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Nothing for Workers
in Roosevelt Message

; Resident's Demagogy at CongressOpening Hides

Ruling Class Plans

With millions listening oil the

radio. President Roosevelt opened

the regular session of the Seventy-

third' Congress Wednesday with the

keynote that the fundamental fea-

tures of the '"New Deal" are per-

manent features of American recon-

struction. Old methods had to be

replaced by a "permament readjust-

ment of many of out vaja of think-

ing and therefore of many of our

social and economic arrangements."

The tasks facing Congress, Roos-
evelt contended, are as great as

those which face* the Congress of

1789 The problem is "to build on

the ruins of the past a new struc-

ture designed better to meet the

present problems of modem civili-

zation. He felt well satisfied

with the cooperation of Congress In

meeting this situation.

Id typical demagogic style, he

then proceeded to enumerate the ac-

complishments of the NRA. for-

getting his ballyhoo about the need

for increased: purchasing power of

the masses, Roosevelt claims a de-

crease In unemployment of several

millions, uniform standards of hoars

and wages, adequate pay and reas-

onable profits as achievements of

the NRA.
Increase of Unemployment

The increase of industrial unem-

ployment of over one-half million in

the month of November, the de-

countries. In the final analysis this

is settled by the use of arms—by
war. Again the WHsonlan Democrat,
the peace-loving pacifist, In face of

recent increased* appropriations for

military reorganization and tfce

building of war cruisers, informs
the world that the United States

fa "ready to cooperate at any time
in practicable measures on a world
basis looking to Immediate reduc-

tion of armaments and the lowering
of the barriers against commerce!"

The United States, which can pro-

duce armaments faster than any
other country can well afford to

promise to accept "practicable mea-
sures" in this diretion and even
actually accept such measures with-

out altering any designs for imper-

ialist aggressions by military means
Roosevelt's, congressional speech

is another step in. his demagogic
campaign to enlist the American
workers for wage slavery and im-

perialism.

Court Threat to

Labor Witness

Preparations art being, made by

the Terzanl Defense Committee and

its attorneys to defend Samuel Z.

Wein, ex-Khakl Shirt member who
testified in behalf of Athos Terzanl,

anti-Pasclst, and who faces a. per-

jury charge because of his admis-

sion that he gave false testimony

before the grand1

Jury.

All workers and working-class

organizations! are urged In a car-

rent appeal by Herbert Mahler,

treasurer of the defense committee,

to rally to Weln's aid. "Our fight

is not yet ended," says Mahler.

"Wein took the stand to save Ter-

zanl, knew he Was in danger of

prosecution, but did not flinch. He
admitted that he told tie grand

Jury Anthony Flerro was killed by

a man In a brown suit, such as

Teraanl wore, but swore he did this

because his life had been threatened

by Commander Art Smith of the

Khaki Shirts.

All who have collected money for

Terzani's defense, not yet turned1

in, are asked to send it at once to

the committee at 94 Fifth Avenue,
New York City. The committee,
which includes delegates from the

American Civil Liberties Union, will

remain Intact until Wein is clear.

Phila. Food Workers Strike

Fight Against Heavy Odds to Organize Industry

CIVIL WORKS AND THE NRA

Philadelphia.—During the lait

couple of weeks a wave of strikes

has been sweeping Philadelphia. We
crease In real wages or purchasing ^ ^ Tarlcab strike, the strike
power of the masses due to increas-

ed prices, the use of the NRA boards

against the unions, the organization

of company unions under the NRA
—all these facts which fly in the

face of Roosevelt's optimism, were

carefully omitted.

Like Wilson, his liberal Dem-
ocratic forerunner, Franklin D.

Roosevelt thrives on promises, more
promises and still more promisee.

With Wllsonian solemnity, he speaks

of "the protection which the State

can give against exploitation by

their fellow-men or by combination

of their fellow-men". Radical lan-

guage, but meaningless phrases. By
exploitation Roosevelt means misus-

ing the workers to a point where
they revolt or are no longer of

value to the bosses. "Reasonable

profits" is the aim of Roosevelt.

The fact that millions are depend-

ent on a few for their llrellhood

—

this is not slavery, this Is not ex-

ploitation. It is inherent In mod-

ern civilization and American Insti-

tution i

"Balancing Production and
CoosumptiOo"

In face of the farmers' revolt

Roosevelt consoles Congress and the

American people that "the experi-

ment of seeking a balance between

production and consumption Is suc-

ceeding" Why then the farmers'

revolts? Not a word from the

spokesmen of the American bosses

—for to even mention the revolt la

to shatter his entire hokum about

the aid given to the masses of farm-

ers.

Instead of an analysis of what is.

Roosevelt otters more promises. He
envisages for the not distant future

a national plan (his emphasis) un-

der which annual appropriations

for public works will be covered by

teurrent revenue. What an empty

boast! On the one hand we are

told that there exists an unneces-

sary expansion of productive facil-

ities. On the other hand, Roosevelt

proposes to reconstruct American

economy by Increasing tliese facil-

ities. The fact that the existing

productive capacity cannot be util-

ized because of the impoverishment

of the masses, their existence as

wage slaves; that real, permanent

readjustment la only possible by a

social change, a social revolution

through which the masses can own
the mines, mills and factories—this

simple fact runs against Roosevelt's

class logic.

The Joker In the Peace Poller

This clever representative of Am-
erican big business understands that

one possible way out of the crisis

Is at the expense of other capitalist

at E. G. Budd Wheel Company and
a number of minor labor affair.

Comrade Goodman mentioned the

above strikes in the issue of the

Militant of December 30. But he
failed to mention the strike which
hit the food Industry. During the

last four weeks the recently organ-

ized Transit clerks union, which le

in the A. F. of L., has been putting

up a militant fight to organize this

industry. Up until now it has not

been touched by organized labor.

The Fruit Clerks Union has been

putting up a magnificent battle

against odds. The Penn Fruit Com-
pany which this union has been

fighting for union recognition has

the backing of the Retail Fruit deal-

era association In its fight to smash

the union, they are spending thou-

sands of dollars, telling the work-

ers the union is a racket, etc. Also

they have tried1 to frame the lead-

era of the strike, In particular the

organizer, Eddie Greene, who Is the

real backbone of the strike.

Four weeks ago before they went

on striks the Fruit Clerks union

came to the meeting of the Phila-

delphia Heat Cutters association,

also a newly organized union, Inde-

pendent of the A. P. of L., and

asked their support of the strike.

The organizer made a speech to the

effect that since the meat cutters,

who also worked for this concern,

would In the future also have to

fight the Penn Fruit Company for

recognition, where the fruit clerks

walked out the meat men should

also walk out. After the fruit

men left the hall the fakers at the

head of the meat union said: "Why
do we have to go and back them up?
We are the strongest union, all they

want is to use us for a front."

Federation of Unions

After tha strike had" gone four

weeks they finally came to some
agreement Last week the fruit

clerks, the grocery and delicatessen

clerks, and also the truckers all

came out for a federated union.

This was last Wednesday. Tha
Teamsters Union's business agent

said that they had their agreement
before Mr. Sam Cooke the head1 of

Penn Fruit for the last month and
he promised the fruit men that the

next day, Thursday, his men would
not deliver to the stores which the

union was battling and that when
they signed they would sign for

three.

The meat cutters who worked1 for

Penn Fruit now took a vote as to

whether they should go out on

strike. Unanimous to strike. Thurs-

day, out of 30 men In the union,

four walked out from the store at

82 Market St. The other men re-

fused to come out. Pickets were
posted at all the six Penn -Fruit

stores.

Saturday the head of the meat

(Continued on Page 1)

Throughout the crisis mass l

employment has been one of the

most complex problems of capital-

ism. As the crisis passed from

months into years the ruling class

followed every phase of the prob-

lem of the unemployed and1 endeav-
ored to check this rising tide from
finding an outlet Into the class

struggle.

At first they denied its existence.

Then the exploiters claimed It was
a temporary phenomenon. Kcxt
ihey denied Its magnitude. Only
after a long period of many months,

with] resistance every inch of the

way, did the capitalists admit that

charity and local and state relief

must be replaced by a national pol-

icy to cope with the "emergency".
They continue to fight against con-

sidering unemployment as a social

problem and oppose social Insur-

ance. Many far-sighted exploiters,

it Is true, now realize that unem-
ployment !s a permament problem.

Tha majority, however—and they
dominate the government policy

—

continue !<> try every form of em-
ergency relief possible In order to

avoid facing the issne of unem-
ployment Insurance.

Tltla Two of the Recovery Act
provided for a public works program
and the expenditure of over three

billion dollars. The method of

handling the problem of unemploy-
ment under the NRA was coordin-

ated into a two-fold policy. On
the one hand the public works pro-

gram was to take millions off the

relief lists. The reduction of hours
was to put more millions back to

work at reduced real wages. The
government had to admit at a very
early date that the public works
program failed to accomplish this

purpose. It did, as we stated be-

fore, enable a goodly number of

exploiters to get In on the pork
barrel. All but a half a billion of

the fund has been alloted and it

has failed as a factor to cause re-

employment.

When this phase of the NRA
cracked wide open the administra-

tion inaugurated the Civil Works
Programl designed1 to give Jobs, in

place of relief to four million.

Stripped of its high-sounding pre-

tensions and its publicity tricks the

Civil Works Program was an em-
ergency stop-gap—-a scheme for

winter, which is the worst peirod
for the unemployed, to give them
just a sufficient amount to keep
them from starving to death, until

spring. Four billion dollars four
million workers, deducting the re-

gular American graft along the
way, leaves less than fifty dollars

for the winter for the "bread win-
ner" of an average family of four.
The Civil Works Program was a
necessary supplementary measure
to prop up the breakdown of the
NBA.

The Civil Works Program, like

all other government measures deal-
ing with the problem of unemploy-
ment, is so organized that the relief

the problems and taking off their

sharp edges. The object Is, first, to

protect private property from in-

dividual acts of robbery and, last

but not least, to protect capitalist

property from the threat of expro-

priation by the working class. This
is attempted by singling out for at-

tention the most difficult family

cases as well as by a consideration

of all otber social factors in the

given local' situation.

The record for 1933 shows March
to be the peak month with four and
a half million receiving public aid.

Over five million families were
placed? on a fifty cents per day aver-

age last winter; at the present time
with al the new measures taken for
their "benefit", they are doing good
if they get sixty cents a day. In
addition to this large number on
the relief list, there exists that
growing army of destitute Individ-

uals below this level who sleep un-
der viaducts and on doorsteps by
night and roam the streets looking
for a handout by day. Above the
multitude on relief list there Is a
still larger number of families, with
the bread earners out of work, which
exists precariously one way or an-
other—some families are broken
up and dispersed in the homes of
relatives or friends; some used up
their treasured rainy dry savings:
others have become houseworkers
and janitors in exchange for the
necessities of life.

The government adopts those
measures for the problem of unem-
ployment which benefit the ruling
class. But they twist the question
upside down so that It looks as
though they are trying to solve the
problem for labor's benefit. The
majority of the unemployed as well

as the employed are not yet dls
illusioned and accept the inverted
bourgeois explanation as correct.

The workers must be taught that
bourgeois charity and relief, which
take from the super-abundant sup-
ply and overproduction only a suf-

ficient amount of food and neces-

sities to keep the wage slaves from
starving to death, are not really de-
signed] to help them. The object

in reality is to prevent individual

and, later, social expropriation of

capitalist property and, at the same
time, to insure the capitalists an
abundant supply of cheap labor

power. This is the dominating mo-
tive of all unemployment measures
of the capitalists.

The Civil Works Program will

face its death crisis in the spring,

as the public works program of the
NRA confronted It in the fall. The
ruling exploiters look forward to

warm weather and the hoped-for
revival. If the revival does not
take place they will drive through
another "emergency measure".

The extension of the original

Public Works Program to the Civil

Works Program has solved nothing
fundamentally, it has only post-

poned the showdown. It has, In a
negative way, further educated the

Free Yakima

-Defendants

All 32 I. W. W. orchard strike

pickets who had been jailed in

Yakima, Washington, since August
on a charge of assaulting a mob of

300 vigilante farmers who had
beaten them with pick handles, have
been released without trial, accord-
ing to information received by the

American Civil Liberties Union. The
prosecution agreed, to drop the

case on the eve of trial when It

learned that the defense was ready
to put scores of witnesses on the
stand In behalf of the accused.

Proscutor Sandvlg found bimslf
In a tight place as the trial date
approached. Because of the great
number of persons involved, and the
many witnesses which would need
to be called on both sides, it

Increase in Lynchings

Reported for 1933
Bourbon South Leads in Mob Murder /Sheriffs

Assist Gangs

The ghastly practise of lynching

has increased 180 per cent over the

number In 1932, according to the
anual review made public by Wal-
ter White, secretary of the National
Association for the Advancement
of Colored People. Translated Into

actual figures this means that 28
men were the victims of the sadistic

fury of barbaric murder mobs In

1933, compared to 10 lynchings last

year.

Highly significant is this alarm-
was! ing jump in lynching in face of the

obvious that the proceedings would fact that the fourth year of the
cost Yakima County several thou-' shattering economic crisis has set
sand dollars. There was widespread the nerves of large sections of the
complaint from the taxpayers about
this.

A few days before the scheduled
trial date the Agricultural Work-
ers Industrial Union, of which the
defendants were members, held a
protest meeting in Yakima attentf-

facts of the situation were made
ed by 500 workers, at which the
clear to the community. This ap-
pears to have been an Important
factor In revealing the fllmsiness of
the prosecution's case.

population on edge, with the Am-
erican individualistic type of po-

grom—lynching—as the outlet.

The protectors of the public mor-
ality, the guardians of law-and-
order have been silent or active
partners in this gruesome sport,

practised by the denegerated dregs
of society. Legal fictions of dem-
ocracy and the due-process-of-thfr

law have been ripped to shreds by
the tacit and not-so-tacit support
given to the lynch mobs by sheriffs

On the N.Y. Waterfront

Seamen Subjected to Vicious Treatment

unemployed as to what kind of a
and work given Is spread over thel government and what kind of

nation through a process of select- a crazy economic system we have,

ing the most menacing sections of —HUGO OEHLEB.

OPEN FORUM
WAR DANGER IN THE

FAR EAST

WILL JAPAN ATTACK THE
SOVIET UNION IN THE

SPRING OF 1934?

What WiH Be the Effect of Recog-

nition of the Soviet Union on the

Conflict Between America and

Japan?

Speaker:

JACK TFEBER
Sunday, January 14 ,8 P. M.

International Workers School

126 East 16th Street

New York ICty

How Pacifism Led Us into War
Franklin D. Roosevelt recently

paid a glowing tribute to the mem-
ory of his predecessor, Woodrow
Wilson on the anniversary of hia

birth. The greatest virtue of this

late president was his "pacific"

method of handling international

disputes, the earnest endeavor to

settle them without recourse to

arms. This method, which Boose-

velt claims he is attempting to per-

petuate, was tested in the crucible

of events. How did It work? iWbat

were the results of pacifism when
espoused by the chief officer holder

of the United States?

Pacifism Is a gospel consecrated

to the abolition of war. It abhors
the slaughter of man by man. Be-
lieving as it docs that armed con-

flict between nations is a reversion

of man to barbarism, an Inflamma-
tion of Lis savage Instincts caused

by a lack of adequate education,

it Is a confirmed advocate of peace

coiiferi'DLXt;, disarmament, non-ag-

gression lacts, etc., as the sure
method of making the Christmas
spirit evcuasting. The war presi-

dent, Woodrow Wilson, espousafl

these Ideas.

"He Kept Us Out of War."
This college professor, erudite, a

lover of the Jeffersonlan rhetoric

as employed by the slave owning
aristocracy in whose territory and
tradition he passed the greater
part of his life, was elected to his

scond ter-ii is the man who Ire.pt

us out of the war" then raging on
the European contnent. Fact and
life later disproved this campaign
slogan. In all truth, however, Wil-

son was quite sincere In his "neu-

trality" policy towards the Eur-
opean conflict li'. mse he had not
originated in tbe environs of im-

perialistic big business. His life

was associated with the middle
class, the southern planters includ-

ed, whose economic interests at the

time weve wound up more In the

domes':!.: than ti> the foreign mar-
ket. Cold realiiy and the center of
economic gravity proved stronger
Hum Wilson's empty phrases and
pacifist ie finui If-hfy, as we shall see.

Wilson, the Dove of Peae*
The outbreak ot the mad scram-

ble for spoils in Europe found Am-
erica in a peculiarly advantageous
position, which permitted Wilson to

be the dove of peace and the ther-

mi.'inetei of the anti-war sentiments

then current In this country. The
pacifists were satisfied that it was
a "foreign" war in which the U. 3.

had- no reason to be entangled. The
bankers were content to finance

food .and commodity exports to

both the Allies" and the Entente.

The muuiLlou makers sold death
dealing weapons to all the belli-

gerent powers. The people did not

want war and paid no particular

attention to the atrocity stories em-
enatlng from English or German
sources.

Even the militaristic Theodore
Roosevelt could support the policy

of neutrality. He expressed the pre-

vailing; sentiment when he said in

an article In the New Outlook for

September 23, 1»14, that "very pro-

bably nothing that we could have
done would have helped Belgium.
.We have not the smallest respon-
sibility for what has befallen her."

Wilson was in his element. No de-

cision was required of him and,
righteously indignant, he could re-

primand tbe "mad dogs" that were
making a shambles out of Europe.

Paci&em Leading Into War
The workers and' the people In

general were lulled Into a false

security. They Bad sopped up the

propaganda of Wilson's publicity

agent, George Creel, who warned In

the 1916 presidential campaign
that: "Repudiation of Woodrow
Wilson involves repudiation of the

policy of neutrality and a return to

the evil days, when armed force

was the only method of adjusting

disputes." But even as the people

were thinking that their Intellectual

president heeded1 none of the Inspir-

ed war stories, and documentary
evidence seems to bear that out,

events were at work that knocked
Wilson off the fence.

The British government barred
all shipments to Germany or Its

allies and1 to make this certain the

British navy blockaded the North
Sea, Intervening all vessels with

Germany or Central power ports as
destination declaring their cargoes

"contraband". Despite all of Wil-

son's ardent protestations, this
Held for imperialist Investment and
commodity export was definitely and
irrevocably closed. The bankers
were sore. But the Allied war
needs were lucrative enough. Con-
currently the tide of the war was
turning in favor of German Imper-
ialism, thereby jeopardizing Wall
Street profits and the return on
their huge loans to the Allies

The "War to End All Wars"
Tbe atrocity stories became mora

gruesome. Preparedness talk In-

creased In intensity. The Huns
were destroying civilization, etc.,

etc. The vested interests, the real
rulers of the nation, brought pres-
sure to bear on the President, the
nominal ruler, who began to fume
at the barbarism of "Prussian mill

tarism". That Wilson was a paci-
fist, a believer in the "human way
of adjuditlng disputes between na-
tions"' was no obstacle to his bel-

licose threats and warnings to Ger-
many, Ou the contrary, pacifism
was a distinct help to him.

In his war message to congress
he rejected1 the "frustrated" hopes
voiced by press, pulpit, educators,
and others, declaring that he had
tried to keep the country out of tbe
European holacaiist with all the
strength 4t his command, that Am-
erica was a peace-loving nation.
But now it was Impossible to ab-
stain any longer, for Germany had
violated every law of man and
God ; the "Boche" was trampling
on tbe interests of humanity and
the peoples of this country wonld be
cowards and traitors, indeed, If

they did' not lend a hand to drive
back the black hordes threatening
civilization. The pacifism that had
endeavored to keep America out of
the war 'was not at en end, bow-
ever. It had merely become belli-

gerent now. Its slogan was "war
to end1 all wars" and Wilson was
the apostle.

To Make the World Safe for
Democracy".

The President, who not long be-

fore had boasted that America was
"too proud to tight", plunged Into
tbe job of tbe successful prosecu-
tion of the war "to make the world
safe for democracy." {This was
no deterrent to the administration

The unemployed seamen of New
York are subjected to severe ill

treatment and abuse down In the
Seamen's Institute. •

If a seaman comes ashore and
applies for a cheap bed at the In-

stitute's dormitory, the first ques-
tion asked there by the cleric Is

:

"Have you got money?" Then he
is grilled" about his credentials as
a bonafide seaman, when and where
born, citizen or not, mother's maid-
en name, religion, what companies
sailed on and, finally, the clerk

takes a deep smell of the app'leant's
breath.

Before closing the deal be does
not forget to Inform the seaman,
If he sniffed some of the recent salt

on his clothes, that they have a
bar, lunch-room and a cigar stand
on the premises.

It surely Is depressing to see able

seamen living here like prisoners,

after they have slaved away ten or
twenty years of their lives aboard
the stinking hulls—thrown ashore

and Into this dump, often with no
more than soleless shoes, ragged
pants and a shirts on their bodies,

and taking all the Insults and abuse
on top of. It.

The shipping agencies are very
particular nowadays in picking the

operating staff (crew). One must
be a young, husky, and good looking

O. S, to get a job as able seaman.
Nest In order are the licensed men
—former officers; and tbe worka-
ways are also considered before an

L* ^PS " 1"* Su
!!

n
t.?- ^.f.i^ A- B. has s chance. The latter are

despised mainly for the reason that
hundreds of others for insisting
on democracy in Wilson's country.)
While the Princeton University pre-

sident was sending hundreds of
American workers across the seas
to kill end be killed for the "hu
maniWrlanlsm" of Wall Streetfs
profits, his pacifism continued un-
abated.

Prussian militarism was defeated.
Wilson went to Paris full of hope
for his idealistic solution of the
conflict OJty to find that the vic-
torious bandits of allied imperial-
ism scorned his pacifism, demanding
their share of the spoils they had
won. Wilson capitulated. He sign-
ed tbe ignominious Treaty of Ver-
sailles, ,vhlch perpetuated and
deepened all the imperialistic
wounds of the war, receiving In
return iroulc concessions, like the
League of Imperialistic Bitgands
at Geneva, self determination of

several nations which were meat
for Franc; and Great Britain, etc.,

Wilson was battel in Europe as the
evangel of peace. The social dem-
ocracy went wild over the great
American democrat. He was ac-
claimed as a godsend, literally.

Then he returniKl to America

The Downfall of Wilson

The capitalist class wanted none
of his peace of Versailles. They
lined up the c 'untry solidly and-

hostilely jiaainst him. The pacifism
of Wilson, that had led America
Into the war and had prosecuted
it successfully, was now outlived.
American Imperialism Tied" other
intersts. Congress repudiated. Wil-
son and he ms showered with a
storm of abuse by the press which
called him a "hopeless visionary".

Wilson died a broken man, but
pacifism did not die with him. The
clouds of a new imperialist war for
a new dvlslon of the world's terri-

tories and a further annihilation
of the flower of the working class

hang heavily as If there had never
been a "war to end all wars".
Pacifism stands at tbe helm again.
Another Wilson, many Wilsons will

be on ijand to lead us into a war,
with otber slogans perhaps but with
fundamentally tbe same aims—pro-

fits, profits and more profits.

Be wary of pacifists and pacifism!

'Phis is our message, our commem-
oration of the late Woodrow Wilson.

--OEO. CLARKE. -

they are too wise to the tricks of

the old: man and hie mates and
refuse to do things not ordinarily

eipected from a sailor.

The conditions on board are in-

tolerable. Repair bills are held

down to tbe lowest possible level,

the green seamen themeslves doing

the Job usually done by shore con-

tractors. They are forced to work
sometimes even on cargos, that is

—

loading and unloading the ship.

Every seaman knows that there
are no limits on working hours on
hoard a ship. There are supposed
to be three watches on deck on all

American ships, and no work out-
side of that, except where and
when necessary—of which "when
and where" the old man Is the sole

judge!

The existing paper unions are all

discredited amongst the seamen to

the extent that no one would listen

to joining or fighting with any of
them. The M. W. 1. U. is considered1

a bureaucratic circle dominated by
a bunch of "fourteenth street sail-

ors", which. In fact It is. Hundreds
of the best fighters of the marine
Industry bare gone through it, and
they all say the same thing. This
outfit holds no future for the sea-
men. The I. 8. U. Is too well
known for its Handshaking policies

with the shipowners and with Its

many sell-outs in the past. The
M. T. W, of the I. W. W. has made
some headway lately, and many
seamen speak favorably of It. But
they lave been so long on the field

without showing any results, that
the seamen give them only sym-
pathy. Very few will actually join
and work for Its revival.

The seamen of today are In a
very desperate mood and are look-
ing with anxiety toward a militant
organization. Whetber such an or-
ganization will come and take the
initiative in the coming struggles
of the seamen, depends upon tbe
active seamen, who are themselves
unorganized as yet. The Commun-
ist League of America should give
them assistance and help to lay a
base for the work, which Is so
painfully neglected at present.

—A MARINE WORKER.
,

and their sworn-in-deputies and the
ardent endorsement by the Governor
of California of the murderers of
the two alleged kidnappers.

The "honors" in the mob murder
competition for the year 1933 go to

the state of Alabama which leads

the country with five lynchings to
its credit. The bestial ruling class

of Alabama, It will be remembered,
has earned special recognition by
the death verdict It awarded tbe
Scottsboro boys. It is quite adept
at supplementing legal lynching with
the extralegal activities of the

mob. Georgia and Louisiana follow

a close second with four each. Six
human beings, doubtless negroes,

and possibly share-croppers were
lynched in Bouth Carolina and Ten-
nessee respectively. California and
Mississippi lynched two each. Flor-

ida, Maryland, Missouri, North Car-

olina and Texas bring up the rear
in the 1W33 roster of lynchings witi
one each. The Bourbon South, it

will be seen from these reports, still

nolds front rank.

Tbe N. A. A. P. reports that

the lynch mobs spent the outgoing
year In a very humane manner;
'Thirteen of the lynch victims were
shut to death and two of the bodies
burned Eight were hanged and
two of their bodies burned. Three
were beaten to death, two were
hanged and shot, one was beaten
and Shot and one was beaten, shot
and strangled."

* * *

According to press reporis the
lynch mobs are beginning the New
Kear in the right way. Ernest
McGhee, Johnny JOnea and Isaac
Howard, all young negroes are re-

ported to have confessed In Mem-
phis, Tennessee to "attacking a 17-

year-old Mississippi girl" The same
old gag for the rope-and-faggot

gangs to get to work.
A negro, Johnny Dade, has been

"spirited" away by the sheriff in
Angleton, Texas. He is accused
of an ax-alaying and the sheriff

hsa taken action presumably to

"avoid" lynching.

A young man, Walter R. Reppln,

has been sentenced to d_le by Col-

orado's new lethal gas method. The
governor has been warned by Spen-
cer Penrose, Colorado Springs busi-

ness man and mining magnate who
sent a telegram to the latter "In

behalf or the people of El Paso
County" that if he grant clemency
to Reppin "there may be a danger
of a lynching "

Unemployment Increase

According to the A. F. of L. fig.

ures made public by William Green
on December 30, over a halt million

workers were thrown out of em-
ployment during the month of Nov-
ember. "The worst lav-offs",

said the report, "were in manufac-
turing, where over 330,000 lost their

Jobs. These factory lay-offs are
much larger than In any normal
year for which we have records;
larger also than in any year since

depression."

These factory lay-offs, the report

continues, represent over half the
Increase In unemployment from Oct-
ober to November, which was In all

about 580,000.

ChacorfmperialistBattleground
lEaving raged for two years the

war between the South American
republics, Bolivia and Paragauy, for

the nosession of the Gran Chaco
region continues almost without in-

terruption. The complicated inter-

ests Involved, the existence of vari-

ous "peace" agencies interfering

with each other's activities, and
the extreme difficulty of military

operations in the region, are the
principal reasons why this war has
dragged on for so long a time with-

out any solution.

The Seventh Pan-American Con-
gress which met recently In Monte-
video was unable to do anything to
settle the Chaco dispute. In part
this failure may be due to the fact

that while U. S. imperialism dom-
inated' at the congress It was Brit-

ish Imperialism's protegee Para-
guay, who appeared to have the
upper hand in the war during the
period of the Congress. While Am-
erican imperialism emerged from
the Pan American Congress with
some gains. Imperialist rival, Great
Britain, Is still far from defeated.
The recent successes of the Para.
guayaV army indicate ibis, although
the growing influence of Wall St.

in Argentina may yet defeat their

plans. Argentina, while formally
working for peace la the region, has
in reality given moral and' materia]
support to Paraguay. In this the
Argentine government has only
served the Interests of British im-
forts to win support In Argentina
perlaiism. If Secretary Hull's ef-

forts to win support in Argentina
ere successful, the Paraguayan gen-
erals are due for a major surprise.

British and American Oil Interests

Tbe Chaco region which for years
has been a bone of contention be-

tween Bolivia and Paraguay, is

made up of an extensive grassy
plain, an area of thorn forest and
the swampy Jungle bottoms lands
along the Pllcomayo River. Both
of the disputants have outside of the
Chaco great undeveloped areas, and
their real interest in the Chaco Is

not for their own use but rather
for the Interests of British and Am-
erican oil companies.

The Standard Oil Co. of New
Jersey has a virtual monopoly over
the Immense oil deposits of Bolivia
proper, although these have beeu
as yet very little developed. The
Bolivian deposits are at the eastern
base of the Andes and the piping of
the oil over a mountain range more
than 11,000 feet high is too expen-
sive to be a practical undertaking.
The natural outlet for Bolivian oil

therefor la by pipe line to some
point on the Paraguay River, ac-
cessible to ocean steamers.

There Is reputed to be some oil in
the Chaco Itself but this is a mat-
ter ot secondary Importance, as are
also the other natural resources of
the Chaco, such as hardwoods,
grazing land, etc. The Royal Dutch
Shell OH Company Is sparing no
pains to block the Interests of
Stanard OU. In this of course the

Royal Dutch counts on the full sup-
port of British Imperialism, which
has therefor for several years aided
Paraguay in her long-standing
frontier dispute over the arena.

War Two Xears Old

The dispute over the Gran Chaco
dates from Spanish colonial times,
and has on numerous occasions
threatened war. On several oc-
casions In the late 1920*s frontier
clashes were reported, but the ac-
tual warfare on a large scale did
not commence until about two years
ago. Since then a continual see-
saw sort of fighting has been going
on over a wide front, without either
side gaining any decisive advantage.
The same "forts" that were being
first few weeks of fighting are still

captured and re-captured during the
being captured and' re-captured to-
ady. There have been periods In
which the Bolivian forces would
win victory after victory and then
it wouid be time for the Paraguay-
ans to come In for their share. Dur-
ing the rainy season, operations
had to be almost completely sus-
pended, and during the dry season
scouting parties would die of thirst
in the grassy desert and the water-
less forest. There have been close
to a hundred thousand killed In all
since the war commenced, which Is
a terrible toll when one considers,
the population of the countries par-
ticipating (Bolivia: 21-2 million;
Paraguay a scant 700,000).

(Continued on page <)
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TheRecoveryProgram

of the Socialist Party
The Socialist Patty lias issued a

five-point program for recovery from

the crisis : reduction o£ interest on

all indebtedness ; reduction of the

capital structure of all business and

utilities affected with a public lu-

interest {are there any that

aren't?; a capital levy; a steep In-

crease in inheritance taxes; the is-

suance of currency to flnadce the

public, works program.

It is clear at one glance that this

program offers no threat to the

capitalist system. On the contrary

it is designed as its name indicates,

lo HELL- THE CAPITALISTS RE-

COVER FROM THE CRISIS. That

Is also the aim o£ the official poli-

tical parties of the capitalist class,

and of all the government agencies

including the vast network of the

governmental agencies including the

vast network o£ the recovery ad-

ministrations.

Let us take a closer look at the

program, Point one calls tor a re-

duction on all indebtedness includ-

ing farm mortgages to 2 or 2 1-2%.

Whom will this benefit'; According

to the December bulletin of the

National City Bank—"the chief

debtors are governments, coorpora-

tions and credit institutions." "It

Is plain from the figures o£ the

Twentieth Century Fund, Inc., that

the overwhelming bulk of the debts

are owed by corporatons or by per-

sons falling within the rich or well-

to-do income groups, and not by

the poor." The Socialist Party re-

covery program would cut down

tie interest the banks pay on work-

ers' savings, afford them some re-

lief in connection with mortgages

and lift a tremendous load from the

shoulders of the capitalist class.

Point four calls for "a steep in-

ciease in inheritance taxes". What

does the Socialist l'artv recovery

program propose to do with this

money? Use it for unemployment

insurance'; No. "—the proceeds-

would be used for the retirement of

government bonds."

!

Point five calls for the issuance

of currency to finance the Public

Works program. Inasmuch as this

runs into billions o£ dollars, point

nve is tantamount to outright, un-

limited curency inflation. What

tnis means for workers is well

known—drastic cuts in real wages

through soaring prices.

The Socialist party Das the braes

to say in Its statement accompany-

ing its recovery program that it is

against currency inflation. It ex-

plains the contradiction on the ail-

too-familiar philosophy of the lesser

evil. To finance its Public Works

program the government issues

bonds on which it has to pay inter-

est. The Socialist Party wants to

save the capitalist government about

four million dollars in interest. In-

stead of selling bonds, says the S.

P., run the printing presses, it is

true this in inflation but it is justi-

fied by "—other inflationary meas-

ures already undertaken."

Not only Is the S. P. recovery

program designed to help the capi-

Toronto Mass Meeting

on Russian Recognition

Toronto.—On Tuesday, December

19th, the Toronto branrh held a

mass meeting on recognition of the

Soviet Union by the U S.. A., with

comrade MacDonald as speaker and

comrade Speclor In the chair. This

meeting was one of the best attend-

ed that we have held, there being

fully TOO jammed iuto the assembly

hall of the Labor Lyceum. The

seats were filled and workers were

standing around the back and sides

of the hall.

The Stalinitcs turned out in full

force to this meeting, making their

presence known by frequent and

noisy attempts to disrupt the meet-

ing. The questions of the Stallnites

reflected the extremely low ideologi-

cal level which prevails among them

but the discussion period revealed

their complete bankruptcy even more

plainly. Only one young comrade,

a member of the Y. C. L. attempted

openly to defend the agreement, in

three or four short sentences, on

the grounds that the Russian work-

ers have the task of building Social-

ism while tbe workers in the capi-

talist countries have the task of

fighting capitalism. Apparently the

two have nothing to do -w

other. A "Friend of the Soviet Un-

ion" who carefully denied that he

is a Stalinite made a feeble attempt

talists get out of the crisis, but it

is aiming squarely at (lie workers.

For a proletarian, revolutionary

party every difficulty of the capital-

ist class is an opportunity to press

forward for its overthrow. The
revolutionists fight to ameliorate

the conditions of the workers but

not to help the capitalist system to

"recover". The periodic crises of

capitalism create objective condi

lions favorable for the mass move-

ments of the workers to develop to

higher political levels until at last

they reach the plane of the revolu-

lionary situation and the overthrow

of the capitalist system. The only

recovery program the party of the

proletarian revolution puts forth is

the program of the proletarian dic-

tatorship and planned economy un-

der It. —T. STAMM.

Like Cavalcade, which heads tbe

liEt, George Cukor's and Kenneth

MacGowan's pictorization of Louisa

May Alcott's famous novel, Little

Women, is considered by writers in

the capitalist press as one of the

ten best pictures Of 1933. We have

not seen all the pictures put out

in the past year and wa cannot pre-

sume to offer a list of tie best pic-

tures But we are positive that

this picture should not be included

in any list save one which aims to

name the worst pictures.

The picture Is well east and well

acted. Nice words can be said

about the direction and photo-

graphy.

Rut what would only emphasize

still more the "utter triviality of

its content. As moat of our readers

know from having read the book

it is a story of four girls who grow

up In a prim New England home.

Their feelings for one another and
Iheir love for their parents and,

later iheir husbands, forms the

theme of this story. Great art can

lie woven out of this stuff. But for

that it is necessary to illuminate

profoundly the human soul.

Tbe picture does not begin to do

that. It says nothing original or

profound about the well springs of

the mind and heart. It reeks from

beginning to end with sickening

sentimentality. All the people in

this story, without exception, be

they of high station or low, are

kindly souls. Generosity Hows
without interruption from opening

to close. Verily, It is Pollyanna's

paradise.

But from the social point of

view the picture Is even worse.

Us action takes place in the period

of the Civil War and, presumably,

the years following. The time ele-

ment is so badly handled that its

passage is not clearly indicated.

Tile horrible suffering which the

war and the reconstruction period

brought in their wake sweeps by

(his family to leave them un-

touched except for a temporary but

not too serious poverty and the

wounding of the girls' father, also

not too seriously. It almost never

enters their conversation and it has

almost no influence on their actions.

The Inflation of I8S1-G5 increased

the cost of living to more than

double what it was in 1860 and

ruined thousands of workers' and

petty bourgeois families. But you

would never guess it from this pic-

lure. On the other hand a mystery

ious invalidism, a result of an at-

tack of scarlet fever contracted in

a charitable visit to a neighbor, car-

ries off one of the girls.

It is no good to argue that these

shafts are aimed at the book for

the defects of which the picture

makers are not responsible. If

I lie function of art is to illumin-

ate life—and the cinema is an art

form—then it becomes the duty of

every artist, whether he be actor,

producer or director, to strive with

his whole soul lo. tell the truth

about life.

The players In this picture did

the best they could within the limits

of the scenario. But the producers

have fashioned a false picture of

life in general and of life during

the Civil War in particular. For

our part we do not expect anything

much better from the talent which

sells itself body and soul to' tbe

capitalist propaganda machine. Be-

fore a man can tell the truth in art

The Railroad Brotherhoods

Ritualistic Mummery at Meetings

The Story of a Boy

WhoMadeGood
At the disgraceful affair In

Brownsville last week, where the

Party officially mobilized to prevent

comrades Mhachtman and Uasch

troin speaking, one of the wildest of

the party hooligans was Joe Ross.

En the three years or so that he

has. been in Brownsville, Ross .has

forged steadily ahead in the ranks

o£ the V. c. L. and Communist party

to the position.of the section Work-
ers School Director. He proved by

hard, untiring, unstinted, devoted

and conscieutous, day to day work
that he is fit for nomination as one

of the best disciplines of the "beat

disciple". A thorough account of

his revolutionary (he confesses in

olT moments to being one) activity

would read like a dime adventure

story. Sullicient be it to merely

honor htm by pointing out some of

the bright spots in his career.

Hero's Career Begins

In 1930 the district oiiice of the

louiig Communist League sent Mm
down to take complete chnlge of

Pioneer work. After a few months

of complete centrol and organiza-

tion, the Pioneers withered away.

The Y. C, L. decided that a

change of scenery might prove bene-

lical to all parties concerned, so he

was sent in to the American Youth

Club, where the Parly and League

fraction voted him in us general

secretary of the club. Joe proved

to be long on speeches and short

on work, so one membership meet-

ing when it was found that the

mLinbership amounted to more than

the fraction, Ross was politely re-

moved.

The Paterson silk si rike then

broke out. It was- remembered that

our hero had done some sterling

work among the Brownsville Pion-

eers. To Paterson he then hied him-

self.

(In Ihe basis of the wreckage he

spread around in Paterson, Ross was
appointed Section Organizer of tbe

Young Communist League—no less.

Inside of two or. three mouths he

was demoted, which is quite a re-

cord even for the Y. C. L. Not one

whit discouraged his next function

which was to become the Agit-Prop

director o£ the section. A month of

this anil the enraged League mem-
bers cried halt. If ordinary rank and

tilers could not recognize ability the

District Ollice could. He became be must own his soul. Cukor and

IV.

We think it can be truthfully

said that all reactionary arrange-

ments of today were at one time

progressive forces in human devel-

opment. It was only as they out-

lived their usefulness that they be-

came gradually reactionary and

therefore oppressive to the people.

This same law o£ development ap-

plies to the secret work in our

Lodge and Division meetings.

Pioneer Needed Secrecy

When the Brotherhood pion-

eers first started to organize the

railroad unions they did so at the

risk of losing their jobs and were

often lired and blacklisted against

getting another job. It was there-

fore quite natural for them *o act

in secret and to throw all kinds of

protection around their meetings

against the bosses* stool-pigeons and
informers. Pass words, signs and

counter signs, grips and other cere-

monies, well known to the ordinary

brotherhood member, were useful

and therefore progressive.

Today all ritualistic and secret

work has long since outlived its

usefulness and Is therefore a re-

actionary force and serves just the

opposite purpose to that was
originally intended. Originally the

secret work was intended to protect

the organized labor movement
against its enemies. Today the

secret work protects the enemies of

the labor movement by serving as a

gag-law and as an obstruction

against the spreading of ideas.

Secret Work Now Isolates

the Unions

The secret work as it acts today

serves to isolate each local lodge

from the others. It also keeps them

separated from one another, and

acts as a splendid Insulation against
circulation of members' opinions,

it la strictly a reactionary force
uud that is precisely why all these

useless and overpaid era£t union
oiSleals, big and small, are for the
continuance of the secret work.
The Firemen's constitution pro-

vides specifically that Vice Presi'

dents and General Organizers shall,

"visit and instruct subordinate
lodges in the unwritten work of tbe
order". The 21 complete sets of
craft officials which the railroad
workers maintain are conscious o£
the fact that as long as they cau
keep their members busy with such
harmless pastime as the mumbling
of passwords hack and forth and the

juggling of signs and countersigns
at their meetings they are not start-

ing nor spreading anylhing progres-
sive nor constructive.

For instance, when the workers
are listening to the prayer by the
chapiin and rehearsing long and
foolish ritualistic ceremonies at the

opening and closing of their union
meetings, they are not discussing
Amalgamation, freedom of expres-

sion, nor the cutting of high salar-
ies.

Aids System of Gag-Rule

The secret work helps the Grand
Lodge Officers to keep the railroad
workers uninformed and separated
from one another. Together with
the rest of the gag-laws and strict-

ly censored Brotherhood Press the
secret work rounds out a complete
system of gag-rulei in the Brother-
hoods that must be exposed to light
and eliminated by the progressive
minority.

Brother progressives, use the col-

1

umns of the Militant to spread pro-
gressive ideas in the railroad' unions.

—A. E,

Pioneer
Publishers

Roosevelt's Speech

on Latin America

Discussion Article

On the Youth Resolution

The draft resolution of the Na- more than ever. The young Com-

literaLure and Young Worker agent

of the Brownsville section. Poor

Joe, nt the first membership meet-

ing after this latest appointment, he

was requested to try his hand at

something else.

Still Running Strong

Our hem obliged by joining the

Students Forum, and carrying out

a furious fulmination against a

couple of counter-revolutionary

"Trotskyites". After a herculean

and intensive struggle In the line

of 15th plenum (this was before the

iamous open letter) against these

disrupters, Joe succeeded in having

them expelled. Strange to say, with

the renegades out and the Forum
kosher, Joe removed himself from

the club. Home were unkind enough

to say that as long as slander was
the main activity of Forum, Koss
would have remained a member.

This was however, traced to one of

the expelled counter-revolutionaries,

which of course whitewashed Joe.

His next venture was as Daily

ittTeaeh Worker agent Perhaps he had
visions of building up a tremendous

route, being recognized by Franklin,

Hathaway and the District Office

and—but aias-alaek—the routes de-

MoGowan apparently do not.

—KINO.

.tional Youth Committee states that

it bases itself "in all essentials"

upon tbe youth thesis of the second

national conference. The predomin-

ant note of the IfSl thesis was to

stress the educational and cultural

character of youth work and at the

same time lo follow dutifully the

line of the Y. C. L. in the participa-

tion in the economic struggles o£

the working class.

In 1931 our thesis declared that

"In textile, coal, automobile, radio,

etc., the youth should be organized

into the revolutionary unions or

leagues." Our 1933 resolution—in

the face of the triumph of Fascism

in Germany, the collapse of the 2nd

International and the need of build-

ing a 4th International and a new
Commnist party in America—not

only fails lo correct this fundament-

ally erroneous trade union policy

but slurs over the tasks of the

young Communists in the trade

union field, which are intimately

linked up with the new tasks be-

fore us—the building of a new

party and its youth section. These

outlived formulas, from the period

when we were a faction of the Y.

C. L. must be cast aside. Today

they can serve only as a millstone

around our necks.

Tlie Policy of 1921

In 1021 when Muenzenberg was

the spokesman for the policies laid

down by Lenin and Trotsky and

not the Stalinist mouthpiece of to-

day he wrote that the first and

foremost duty of the young Com-
munists "consists in collecting the

millions of young workers of all

countries into young Communist or-

ganizations, to train and teach them

in these organizations and bring

them inio the Communist parties

as trained, capable, and tried rev-

olutionaries and Communist fight-

ers This means of gaining millions

of young Communists is 1 above all

ati economic struggle.'' (Commun-
ist Review, October 1921, No. 6).

Wht>n Muenzenberg wrote these

words the problem was the same
that we face today, the develop-

ment of mass Communist parties.

The 2nd C. I. thesis states "It is

only the no-wer of organization of

the Communists that enables the

the working

to justify the agreement. After

this no one could be persuaded to'
ereBsea the sfllts tel1 dowc a"d Joe

take the floor. The Stallnites, voci-

ferous enough when comrade Mac-

Donald was speaking, could not as

much as get up on the feet to de-

fend their case, if they have one,

in discussion.

This meeting was a decided gain

for us. Our case found wide sup-

port in the audience.

The Toronto branch Is experi-

menting in a forum in one oC the

suburban districts, Mt. Dennis. We
have held two meetings already and

judging by these there seems every

possibility of carrying It through.

OPEN FORUM
Manhattan Spartacue Youth Club

WILL THE UNITED STATES

RILE THE WORLD?

Speaker: Herbert Capelis

Friday, January 12, 1834, 8 P. M.

at 126 East 16th Street.

with. them.

As a reward for his outstanding

work in the Y. (37 L. Joe Ross was
assigned to full time work In tbe

Party. Recently a workers' school

was organized In Brownsville. Who
better fitted as its head—whose re-

cord' better entitled them to the Im-

portant position of grinding out best

disciples—than Joe Ross?
There may be one thing that Joe

will have a hard time explaining to

his students. And that is why de-

spite his howling- at the Shaehtman-
Dasch meeting, when the time pass-

ed from slander, bravado and hool-

iganism to action—he was seep
slinking down the stairs accompan-
ied by another disciple—Gilbert nee
Joseph Simonoff (expelled from the

Workers Party) alias Simmons (ex-

pelled from the Communist Party].

It will be a good trick if Joe can
do It—we hope to he permitted to

be a member of tbe class when he
tries it.

—AL DASCH.

FREE TOKCLER, DIMITROFF,
POPOFP AND TANEFF

The N. Y. Herald-Tribune for

Jan. 2, apprizes us of the fact that

the Nazi murderers who failed in

to frame-up the Reichstag fire de-

fendants are looking for a country

willing to grant asylum to the three

Bulgarians. Nothing is said of

Toi'gler. Nor Is anything mention-

ed concerning the outcome of this

"search".

Meanwhile all four of the innoc-

ent Communists remain imprisoned

in the Fascist dungeons. The re-

quest, of the Commft!ee to aid the

victims of the Hitler "Terror to

safely escort the exonerated prison-

ers over the German Border has

been denied.

It is quite obvious that Hitler's

Brown Beasts are not at all dis- advanced guard of

nosed to liberate Torgler, Dimitroff, ' class to be the leader of the whole

Popoff and Taneff. Their salvation ' class." At this moment it is of

rests, as before, with the interna- '
utmost importance to stress these

tional working class. ' fundamental aspects of our work
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muinists can serve as the broad
educational organizers of the youth
only if they succeed in directly
participating in the organization
of young workers within the sphere
of the economic struggles of tbe
working class. Our resolution
stressed the educational and cul-
tural character of youth work, but
fails to stress that the only way
this work can be sueeeasfuiy car-
ried on is through the slogan—into
the musses! into tbe elemental
economic struggles of the working
class

!

Basis of the Youth Movement
Wherever the League Is active,

the young Communists must forge
the basis for the revolutionary youth
movement, liven where the League
has as yet no basis, we must pro-
ceed with our work, always under
the guidance of the League. We
establish broad young workers clubs
where we are confronted with mass-
es of backward youth, who are as
yet too raw to enter a young Com-
munist organization. But always
we form these clubs only on the
basis of the class struggle; at all
times we center our efforts upon
winning young workers directly in-
to the ranks of our Communist youth
organization.

Not for one moment do we cast
aside the varied aspects and activ-
ities of a Communist youth organi-
zation. Classes and study groups
are of utmost importance. The cul-
tural and social aspects of our ac-
tivities (socials, sports, dances,
dramatics) are important in so far
as they meet the needs of young
workers and serve as a means of
attracting and holding tbem with-
in our organization. However,
these activities become meaningless
and academic if divorced from the
participation in the class struggle.

Political Leadership

In connection with educating and
training young workers to become
Communists, it is of primarily im-
portance to stress that this can be
achieved only through the political

subordination of the Spartacus
Youth Clubs to the C. L. A. This
political subordination, however, is
hot a mechanical process. Our re-
lationship to the C. L. A. must be
viewed in the same manner as ex-
pressed by comrade Trotsky in the
"New Course". "It is wholly inade-
quate that the youth should repeat
over formulas, it is necessary that
the youth should take our revolu-
tionary formulas fighting, trans-
fer them Into iiesh and blood,
work out for themselves theic own
opinion with that courage thai
comes front sincere conviction and
independence of character."

Tasks of Immediate Period
For the immediate period before

us, the success or failure of our
work depends upon the degree ofour participation In the main task
that faces the c. L. A.-the build-
ing of a revolutionary party ofwhich the youth section must bfM integral part. It is not enough
to say that "the strategy and tactics
of the Party (c . L . ^ arp

<TvZT tflellcs of tue ^Wla. *. C)
; ft is also necessary tolay down a concrete program of

wi, V Th7 We mHy
'

Aether
with the C. L. A., and under its
guidance enter upon new fields ofthe economic struggles of the Am-
erlcan workers. Only in this waycan we recruit fresh and healthy
reserves and build a firm founda-
tion for a Communist youth organi-
sation that wm ^ ftB „££
t onary function in the class strug-

-DAVE LEVITT.

We are starting a drive to build

up the Pioneer Publishers. It Is

superfluous to explain to you the

need of a Marxian publishing house

in America, in these critical times

for tbe working class. Reaction is

marshalling its forces on an unpre-

cedented scale as a result of the

uetrayais by the Social Democracy

and the bankruptcy of Stalinism.

.Never before was there a greater

need to make the ideas of Marx,

Engels, Lenin and Trotsky ucessi-

ble to American workers than to-

day ; never before was the American

proletariat more ready to digest

U10 great experiences of the October

revolution and toe lessons of the

it>n years relentless tight of the

Lull Opposition under ihe leader-

ship 01 comrade Leon Trotsky.

The Pioneer Publishers have

been spreading these ideas in the

past, thanks to great sacrifices on

the purl of individual comrades

and rriends who come along at

the rignl time with contributions

and loans. Many of the books

and pamphlets published by us

are now out ot print; more are

going to be so in the very near tu-

tu re. Manuscripts are piiing up.

Alany brilliant writings m foreign

languages await translation and

publication. The workers are lit-

erally knocking at our doors tor

literature.

Here is a practical plan to help

tne Pioneer Publishers. Comrades
should buy a ¥5 certificate in the

p. P. which will entitle them to a

40% discount on books published

by the P. P. and to 3U% reduction

on books of other publishers or-

dered through us.

LAST OPPORTUNITY
We are glad to announce that we

have a few more copies" of Labor

and Internationalism by Louis I

I/jrdwin. The supply on hand is

limited. All those who want to ob-

tain this TOO page book should rush

their orders immediately. It is

only $1J3U postpaid.

Have you a copy of My Life by

Trotsky; li not order one tiom

Pioneer Publishers It sells for

*j.3t). (Publishers Price: $5.00!.

CORRECTION
Comrade Trotsky's article that

appeared last week (Hitler tbe

Pacifist) was made from the French

text and contained a number of

errors.

The following corrections, should

be made:
In the Hist pargraph instead of

'TJo more consoling is the fact, etc,"

read, "All the more consoling is the

tact, etc.'' And In the same para-

graph the lust sentence instead of

"Hut Ossietzki is imprisoned for the

very reason that he is able, etc."

read, "But Ossietzki is imprisoned

for tbe very reason that be should

not be able, etc."

In the third paragraph instead of

"It is not very difficult to dispel

their doubts." read, "It is not very

easy to dispel their doubts."

The fourth paragraph is a hodge

podge because several lines were

left out. Beginning with, "And the

Leipzig trial shows" the next should

go on to read as follows; "that the

medico- legal expert testimony of

the Nazis merits unbounded confid-

ence. If in this world there existed

only sincerity and love of peace,

life would probably be made an

eternal delight, etc."

In the sixth paragraph Instead of

"His nervous system at all times

had succeeded, etc." read "His ner-

vous system by that time should

have succeeded, etc." And further

down instead of "the light avenger

von Papen" read "the light-minded

avenger von Papen."

In the seventh paragraph (first

Svntence) Instead of "Hitler still

inclined in those days, etc." read

"Hitler was still forced in those

days, etc." And in the very next

sentence instead of "'
. . . from its

whole inclination France can come

Roosevelt's speech at the Wilson

Dinner is heralded hy the press as

a new policy of "cooperation" in the

western hemisphere based on the

renunciation of armed intervention

and tbe desire for world peace. In

reality, behind this speech lurks a

new stage in the rivalry of the im-

perialist powers for hegemony over

Latin America. The speech comes

on the heels of American, imperial-

ist work at Montevideo. Behind

the talk of nou-intervention, arm-

ameut reduction aud peace is cloak-

ed America's bitter struggle with

England for the domination of La-

tin America.

The Roosevelt-Hull talk ot non-

intervention in Latin America is an

attempt to line up a South Amer-

ican b'loc and to keep Europe out

of .Wall Street's "backyard." The

talk of intervention has about as

much real weight as the talk oi

peace and arms reduction. Hull's

position at Montevideo on this ques-

tion is a joker that only fools and

puppet delegates could accept.

Tne Argentina representative en-

deavored to save Hull's face by

suggesting that the subject of non-

intervention be referred to an Inter-

American committee for definition.

Hull supported this move, but it

was impossible to jam It through

tne convention ; and when the ilnal

vote was taken Hull was forced to

retreat and vote for the resolution

with reservations mat make the

proposal meaningless and an insult

to Latin America. Roosevelt said

lie opi>osed ARMIillJ intervention—

as if there were not several other

tornis of intervention which, under

certain conditions, are more effec-

tive. The Roosevelt-Hull non-inter-

vention talk coincides with the most

subtle form of intervention in Cuba
and oilier Latin American countries.

TUe position of Roosevelt on the

League of .Nations, Is just a polite

way ot saying that America intends

lo continue her role of dominating

"observer ' at the League Council.

There the struggle ot the U. IS.

against Europe takes on special

fur ins. The meaningless gesture of

non-intervention in Latin America,

a sop lo the Western Hemisphere,

must be supplemented by a more

intense struggle against Europe. The
aim is to retain the dominating posi-

tion in Latin America by prevent-

ing England, Germany and others

from absorbing the markets.

The talk of world peace and arm-

ed reduction is only a maneuver lo

cover up the mad race of America

in the competition for armaments.

The basic antagonism of the im-

perialist powers for control of Latin

America is that between the United

States and England. Roosevelt's

speech is a warning of a new on-

slaught. Competition from Fascist

Cerinauy comes secoud and America

will light on this front also. But

it must be kept in mind that trade

in Latin America revolves around

the pound and the dollar, not the

mark and the yen.

The economic position of America

in relation to Latin America is the

key to the policies at Montevideo

and what has followed. Before the

war America held a secondary posi-

tion in the economic life of Latin

America ; after the war America

dominated. Exports to Latin Am-
erica grew 379% from 1910 to 1929

while imports increased 126% in

the same period. Capital invest-

ments) increased from one and a

third billion dollars in 1313 to five

billion In 1929. While the percent-

age of American export Is about

eleven percent of the total produc-

tion, in many South American coun-

tries the percentage of export

reaches 3i> to 05% of production.

Cuban export reaches 65%. The

bulk of the export of the United

States to Latin America is manu-

factured aud semi-manufactured

goods and the investment of capital,

while imports from these countries

consist primarily of raw material.

A greater share of the world mar-

ket is a burning question for the

continued domination of American

imperialism. Since Latin America

offers possibilities in this sphere

America's struggle against Kngland

and other contenders will be carried

on In the most ruthless manner

there.

master-key, etc." And further on,

instead of, "Despite all the respect

we have for the two sympathetic

journalists, etc." read: "With all

due respect lo the testimony of the

two deeply-moved journalists, etc.

In the next paragraph instead Of,

"It is not at all the intention o£ the

present article to give counsel to

those, whoever they may be, who
decide the fate of Europe : they truly

know themselves what they have to

do" read, "Least of all is it the

intention of the present article to

to an agreement only on the basis' give any counsel whatever to those

of a change, etc" read "... on its

own inclination France cannot come
to an agreement on the basis of a

change, etc." And in the same long

sentence (at the close} instead of

"the Germans must re-arm at once"

read "the Hermans must rearm be-

forehand."

In the ninth paragraph Instead of

"....or, to use a better known ex-

pression, a passport" read: "....or,

to use a more precise expression, a

who decide the fate of Europe-

surely they themselves know what

they have to do."

And in the last paragraph instead

of "Paris would rather have a

knife." read "Paris vaut Men une

messe! (Paris is well worth a

mass!"). And finally, instead of

"Hitler must painfully avoid a pre-

ventive war, etc." read :
"Hitler

must painstakingly avoid a preven-

tive war, etc."

gle.
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A Letter on the

Hitter Boycott

Dear Comrades

:

December 30, 1933

Some mouths ago the Internation-

al Left Opposition and the Com-

munist League of America came out

in favor of u militant transportation

boycott of Hitler Germany. At the

lime you published an editorial on

this question, 1 was moved, although

not a member of your group, to

write you endorsing your stand. I

stiil fee! tiiat the consumers' boy-

cott for Jewish relief is no substi-

tute for a labor struggle on behalf

of labor. Only by international la-

bor action, the refusal to transport

goods in and out of Germany, until

certain demands are granted (re-

lease of political prisoners, restora-

tion of right to organize workers

independently, publish labor papers,

etc.}, can a smasihug blow be dealt

to llillerism.

Tlte Old Position of Comintern

As I pointed out in my letter

some weeks ago, u similar view

was taken of similar problems years

ago by the Comintern under the

leadership of Lenin and Trotsky.

At Ihe time of the Hungarian

White Terror mid! the Primo de

Kivern dictatorship in Spain, lor

example, the C. I. sent out ringing

calls for international action by all

workers to smash these reactionar-

ies by means of a transportation

boycott. When the Idea was ilrst

brought up with respect to Hitler,

however, the Comintern under tbe

leadership ot Stalin's office boys,

turned a cold shoulder to it. They
round it to be ineffective, unrev-

olutionary because It would divert

some trade from Germany to other

countries and thereby benefit other

capitalists, etc., etc. The C. L
denounced the proi>osal in the Kund-

scliau (Basel} and elsewhere.

But the validity of the idea could

not be obliterated. Spontaneously,

workers in France, Belgium, Spain,

Holland, Norway, Sweden, Den-

mark, Czechoslovakia and elsewhere

began to put tbe transportation boy-

cott into effect. The chief struggle

was hy lonsghoremen who repeat-

edly refused to unload ships display-

ing the Nazi flag. On one occasion

even, Scandinavian members of a

Ked Trade Union refused to load

Soviet naphtha on a German boat

Hying the Hakenkreuz. Efforts

made by the International Left

Opposition and other organizations

to spread the idea of a united front

transport boycott for joint, immedi-

ate demands have not been entirely

fruitless ; important labor organiza-

tions of various political tendencies

iu half a dozen countries have en-

dorsed the idea.

A Typical Stalinist "Turn".

After attacking the idea, the Com-
intern and its sections shut up on

the matter like a school of clams.

But now they have quietly executed

a change: the Daily Worker of De-

cember SO, attacking Bill Green for

his sure-enough rotten piece of fak»

ing on the consumers' boycott, comes

out in favor of "the formation of

united front committees to be set

up for effective action to stop tbe

import aud transportation of Ger-

man goods." It even contrives to

find a quotation from Bela Kun:
"The revolutionary workers must
see clearly that the merchandise

boycott of German fascism Is a de-

ception if isolated from the general

anti-Fascist struggle, if conducted

without a transportation boycott."

Thus the C.P. of the U. S. A., and
presumably the C. I. which gives it

its line, have made another turn

and, as usual when the turn is in

the right direction, it is-a turn to

the line laid down hy the Left Op-
position, which thei Stalinists first

persistently rejected and Ignored.

Ot course, you can't expect them to

thank you for the idea. What you
can do is to try to bring the Idea

off paper and force the Stalinists

not simply to talk about a transpor-

tation boycott, but to do something
about it. Can't you call a united

front conference on the matter!
Sincerely,

—HARRY STRANG.

Order from the. Militant, 136 Bast lfith Street, New York City.
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How the Question is Posed

The break with the Communist International and the

orientation toward the New International have posed anew
the question of the social character of the U. S. S. R.
Doesn't the collapse of the Communist International also

mean at the same time the collapse of that state which
emerged from the October Revolution? Here, indeed, in

both instance one and the same ruling organization is con-
cerned : the Stalinist! apparatus. It had applied identical

methods within the U. S. S. R. as in the international arena.

We, Marxists, were never patrons of the double bookkeep-
ing system of the Brandlerites according to which the pol-

icies of the Staliinsts arc impeccable in the U.S.S.R. but
ruinous outside the boundaries of U.S.S.R.* It is our convic-
tion that they are equally ruinous in both instances. If so,

isn't it then necessary to recognize the simultaneous collapse

of the Communist International and the liquidation of the

proletarian dictatorship in the U. S. S. R.P
At first sight such reasoning appears to be irrefutable.

But it is erroneous. While the methods of the Stalinist bu-
reaucracy are homogeneous in all spheres, the objective re-

sults of these methods depend upon external conditions, or
to use the language of mechanics, the resistivity of the ma-
terial. The Communist International represented an instru-
ment tliat was intended for the overthrow of the capitalist
system and the establishment of the dictatorship of the pro-
letariat. The Soviet government represents an instrument
for the preservation of conquests of an already accomplish-
ed overturn. The Communist parties of the West have no
inherited capital. Their strength (in reality, their weak-
ness) lies within themselves and only within themselves. Nine-
tenths of the strength of the Stalinist apparatus lies not
in itself but in the social changes wrought by the victorious
revolution. Still, this consideration alone does not decide
the question: but it does bear a great methodological signi-
ficance. It shows us hoiv and why the Stalinist apparatus
could completely squander its meaning as the international
revolutionary factor, and yet preserve a part of its progres-
sive meaning us the gate-keeper of the social conquests of
the proletarian revolution. This dual position—we may
add—represents in itself one of the manifestations of the
unevenness of historical development.

The correct policies of a workers' state are not reduci-
ble solely to national economic construction. If the revolu-
tion does not expand on the international arena, along the
proletarian spiral, it must immutably begin to contract
along the bureaucratic spiral within the national framework.
If the dictatorship of the proletariat does not become Eur-
opean and world-wide, it must head towards its own collapse.
All this is entirely incontestable on a wide historical per-
spective. But everything revolves around the concrete his-
torical periods. Can one say that the policies of the Stalin-
ist bureaucracy have led already to the liquidation of the
workers' state? That is the question 'now.

Against the assertion that the workers' state is appar-
ently already liquidated there arises first and foremost the
important methodological position of Marxism. The dicta-
torship of tile proletariat was established by means of a
political overturn and a civil war of three years. The class
theory of society and historical experience both equally
testify to the impossibility of the victory of the proletariat
through peaceful methods, that is, without grandiose class
battles, weapons in hand. How, in that case, is the imper-
ceptible, "gradual", bourgeois counter-revolution conceiv-
able? Until now, in any case, feudal as well as bourgeois
counter-revolutions have never taken place "organically"
but they have invariably required the intervention of military
surgery. In the last analysis the theories of reformism, in
so far as reformism generally has attained to theory, are
always based upon the inability to understand that class
antagonisms are profound and irreconcilable ; hence, the per-
spective of a peaceful transformation of capitalism into so-
cialism. The Marxian thesis relating to the catastrophic
character of the transfer of power from the hands of one
class into the hands of another applies not only to revolu-
tionary periods, when history madly sweeps ahead, but also
to the periods of counter-revolution when society rolls back-
wards. He who asserts that the Soviet government has been

* Sage American BrandleriteHtl.o I.oyestone group) complicateI* queston; the wonwh policy or ,he Strilz.lL, I ?Z p ease
to Impeccable, but the political regime in he U. a. S R is b^
Srt*t2,

dem<TCy
' " &°eS n°C 0CC" C to these ^eoreticlans toask themselves why then does Stalin liquidate democracy when biseconomic policies are correct and successful? Isnt it out of f£

SziJT denlocra^ ob,aili«i. «» P*«y «nd the working

1«Z
n0al

t
e*PVe*S """* t0° w"K«Iy «"d violently their enthuslasm over his economic policies?

The Class Nature of the Soviet State - by Leon Trotsky
gradually changed from proletarian to bourgeois is only, so
to speak, running backwards the film of reformism.

Our opponents may gainsay, this is a general meth-
odologic proposition and that no matter how important in

itself it is nevertheless too abstract to solve the question.
Truth is always concrete. The thesis of the irreconcilability
of class contradictions should and must direct us in our an-
alysis but cannot replace its results. One must probe deeply
into the material content of the historical process itself.

We reply, it is true, a methodological argument does
not exhaust the problem. But in any case it transfers the
burden of proof to the opposing side. Critics, who
consider themselves Marxists, must demonstrate in what
manner the bourgeoisie that had lost power in a three years'
struggle could resume this power without any battles. How-
ever, since our opponents make no attempt to invest their
appraisal of the Soviet state with any sort of serious theor-
etical expression we shall try to perform this labor for them
iiere.

"The Dictatorship over the Proletariat"

The most widespread, popular and at first sight irrefut-
able argument in lavor of the non-proletarian character of
the present Soviet state is based upon the reference to the
strangulation of the liberties of proletarian organizations
and to the almightiness of the bureaucracy. Is it really pos-
sible to identify the dictatorship of an apparatus, which has
led to the dictatorship of a single person, with the dictator-
ship of the proletariat as a class? Isn't it clear that the
dictatorship of the proletariat is excluded by the dictator-
ship over the proletariat?

Such enticing reasoning is constructed not upon a
materialistic analysis of the process as it develops in real-
ity but upon pure idealistic schemas, upon the Kantian
norms. Certain noble "friends" of the revolution have pro-
vided themselves with a very radiant conception of the
dictatorship of the proletariat, and they are completely pro-
strated in the face of the fact that the real dictatorship with
all its heritage of class barbarism, with all its internal con-
tradictions, with the mistakes and crimes of the leadership
fails entirely to resemble that sleek image which they have
provided Disillusioned in their most beautiful emotions
they turn their backs to the Soviet Union.

Where and in what books can one find a faultless pre-
scription for a proletarian dictatorship? The dictatorship
of a class does not mean by a long shot that its entire mass
always participates in the management of the state. This
we have seen, first of all, in the case of the propertied class-

es The nobility ruled through the monarchy before which
the noble stood on bis knees. The dictatorship of the bour-
geoisie took on comparatively developed democratic forms
only under the conditions of capitalist upswing when the
ruling class had nothing to fear. Before our own eyes, dem-
ocracy has been supplanted in Germany by Hitler's auto-
cracy, with all the traditional bourgeois parties smashed to
smithereens. Today, the German bourgeoisie does not rule
directly, politically it is placed under complete subjection to
Hitler and his bands. Nevertheless, the dictatorship of the
bourgeoisie remains inviolate in Germany, because all the
conditions of its social hegemony have been preserved and
strengthened. By expropriating the bourgeoisie politically
Hitler saved it, even if temporarily, from economic expro-
priation. The fact that the bourgeoisie was compelled to
resort to the Fascist regime testifies to the fact that its hege-
mony was endangered but not at ail that it had fallen.

Anticipating our subsequent arguments, our opponents
will hasten to refute: although the bourgeoisie, as an exploit-
ing minority can also preserve its hegemony by means of a
Fascist dictatorship, the proletariat building a socialist so-
ciety must manage its government itself, directly drawing
ever wider masses of the people into the task of government.
In its general form, this argument is undebatable, but in
the given case it merely means, that the present Soviet dicta-
torship is a sick dictatorship. The frightful difficulties of
Socialist construction in an isolated and backward country
coupled with the false policies of the leadership—which in

the last analysis also reflects the pressure of backwardness
and isolation—nave led to the result that the bureaucracy
has expropriated the proletariat politically in order to guard
its social conquests with its own methods. The anatomy of
society is determined by its economic relation. So long as
the forms of property that have been created by the Oct-
ber revolution are not overthrown, the proletariat remains
the ruling class.

Dissertations upon "the dictatorship of the bureau-
cracy over the proletariat" without a much deeper analysis,

that is, without a clear explanation of the social roots and
the class limits of bureaucratic domination, boil down mere-
ly to liigh-falluting democratic phrases so extremely popular
among the Mensheviks. One need not doubt that the over-

whelming majority' of Soviet workers are dissatisfied with
the bureaucracy and that a considerable section, by no
means the worst, hates it. However, it is not only due
to repressions that this dissatisfaction does not assume vio-

lent mass forms: the workers fear that they will clear the

field for the class enemy, if they overthrow the bureaucracy.
The. inter-relations between the bureaucracy and the class

are really much more complex than they appear to be to

the frothy "democrats". The Soviet workers would have
settled accounts with the despotism of the apparatus had
other perspectives opened before them, had the Western
horizon flamed not with the brown color of Fascism but with
the red of revolution. So long as this does not happen, the
proletariat with clenched teeth bears ("tolerates") the
bureaucracy, and in this sense recognizes it as the bearer
of the proletarian dictatorship In a heart to heart con-
versation, no Soviet worker would be sparing of strong
words addressed to the Stalinist bureaucracy. But not a
single one of them would allow that the counter-revolution

has already taken place. The proletariat is the spine of
the Soviet state. But in so far as the function of governing
is concentrated in the hands of an irresponsible bureaucracy
we have before us an obviously sick state Can it be cured?
Will not further attempts at cures mean a fruitless expendi-

ture of precious time? The question is badly put. By
cures we understand not all sorts of artificial measures sep-

arata and apart from the world revolutionary movement
but a further struggle under the banner of Marxism. Merci-
less criticism of the Stalinist bureaucracy, training the

cadres of the New International, resurrecting the fighting

capacity of the world proletarian vanguard—this is the
essence of the "cure". It coincides with the fundamental
direction of historical progress.

During the last few years—appropriately enough—our
opponents have told us more than once that we "are losing

time in vain" by occupying ourselves with curing the Comin-
tern. We never promised anybody that we would care the

Comintern. We only refused, until the decisive test, to

pronounce the sick as dead, or hopelessly ill. In any case,

we did not waste a single day "curing". We formed rev-

olutionary cadres, and, what is no less important, we pre-
pared the fundamental theoretical and programmatic posi-

tions of the new International.

The Dictatorship of the Proletariat as an Idealistic Norm

Messrs. "Kantian" sociologists (we apologize to the
shade of Kant) often reach the conclusion that a "real" dic-

tatorship, that is one which conforms to their ideal norms
existed only in the days of the Paris Commune, or during
the first period of the October. revolution, up to the Brest-
Litovsk peace or, at best, up to the NEP. This is indeed
sharpshooting

: aim a finger at the sky and hit the bull's

eye
!

If Marx and Engels called the Paris Commune "the
dictatorship of the proletariat" it was only because of the
force of the possibilities lodged in it. But by itself the
Commune was not yet the dictatorship of the proletariat.
Having seized power, it hardly knew how to use it ; instead
of assuming the offensive, it waited; it remained isolated
within the circle of Paris ; it dared not touch the state bank

;

it did not and indeed could not put through the overturn in

property relations because it did not wield power on a na-
tional scale. To this must be added Blanquist one-sided-
ness and Proudhonist prejudices which prevented even the
leaders of the movement from completely understanding the
Commune as the dictatorship of the proletariat.

The reference to the first period of the October revolu-
tion is not any more fortunate. Not only up to the Brest-
Litovsk peace but even up to autumn of 1918, the social

content of the revolution was restricted to a petty-bourgeois
agrarian overturn and workers' control over production.
This means that the revolution in its actions had not yet
passed the boundaries of bourgeois society. During this

first period soldiers' Soviets ruled side by side with workers'
Soviets, and often elbowed them aside. Only toward the
autumn of 1918, did the petty bourgeois soldieij agrarian
elemental wave recede a little to its shores and the work-
ers went forward with the nationalization of the means of
production. Only from this time can one speak of the in-

ception of a real dictatorship of the proletariat. But even
here it is necessary to make certain large reservations.
During those initial years the dictatorship was geographic-
ally confined to the old Mosocw principality and was com-
pelled to wage a three years' war along all the radii from
Moscow to the periphery. This means that up to 1921,
precisely up to the NEP that is, what went on was still the
struggle to establish the dictatorship of the proletariat upon
the national scale. And since, in the opinion of the pseudo-
Marxist philistines, the dictatorship had disappeared with
the beginning of the NEP, then it means that, in general,
it had never existed To these gentlemen the dictatorship
of the proletariat is simply an imponderable concept, an
ideal norm not to be realized upon our sinful planet. Small
wonder that "theoreticians" of this stripe, insofar as they
do not renounce altogether the very word dictatorship, strive

to smear over the irreconcilable contradiction between the
latter and bourgeois democracy.

Extremely characteristic, from the laboratory and not
the political point of view, is the Parisian sect of "Com-
munist-democrats" (Souvaijine & Co.). The very name
already implies a break with Marxism. In the critique of
the Gotha program, Marx rejected the name social dem-
ocracy in view of the fact that it places the revolutionary
socialist struggle under the formal control of democracy.
It is quite obvious that there is no difference in principle
between "Communist democrats" and "socialist democrats",
social democrats that is. There is no ahrd and fast parti-
tion between socialism and communism. Transgression be-
gins only when socialism and communism as a movement or
as a state is subordinated not to the actual course of the
class struggle, not to the material conditions of the his-

trical process but to the supra-social and supra-historical
abstraction, "democracy" which in reality is a weapon of
self-defense serving the bourgeoisie against the proletarian
dictatorship. If during the epoch of the Gotha Program it

*-as still possible to see in the word social democracy only
an incorrect and non-scientific name for a proletarian party,
whose spirit was healthy, then the entire subsequent history
of bourgeois and "social" democracy turns the banner of
"democratic communism (?)" into the banner of an out-
right class betraval*.

Bonapartism

An opponent ol the Urbahns type will say that there

has been really no restoration of the bourgeois regime as yet

but also there is no longer a workers' state; the present

soviet regime is a supra-class or an inter-class Bonapartist
government. In its own time we setteld our accounts with

tins theory. Historically, Bonapartism was and remains
the government of the bourgeoisie during periods of crises

in bourgeois society. It is possible and it is necessary to

distinguish between the "progressive" Bonapartism that
consolidates the purely capitalistic conquests of bourgeois

revolution and the Bonapartism of the decay of capitalist

society, the convulsive Bonapartism of our epoch (von
Papen—'Schleicher, Dolfuss, and the candidate for Dutch
Bonapartism, Colijn, etc.) Bonapartism always implies

political veering between classes; but under Bonupartism
in all its historical transmigrations there is preserved the
one and the same social base; bourgeois property. Nothing
is more absurd than to draw the conclusion of the classless
character of the Bonapartist state from the Bonapartist
wagging between classes or from the "supra-class" position
of tiie Bonapartist gang. Monstrous nonsense! Bonapart-
ism is only one of the varieties of capitalist hegemony.

If Urbahns wants to extend the concept of Bonapart-
ism to include also the present soviet regime then we are
ready to accept such a widened interpretation—under one
condition: if the social content of the soviet "Bonapartism"
wdl be defined with the requisite clarity. It is absolutely
correct that the self-rule of the Soviet bureaucracy was
built upon the soil of veering between class forces both in-
ternal as well as international. Insofar as the bureau-
cratic veering has been crowned by the personal plebiscitary
regime of Stalin, it is possible to speak of soviet Bonapart-
ism. But while the Bonapartism of both Bonapartes as well
as their present pitiful followers has developed and is de-
veloping on the basis of a bourgeois regime, the Bonapart-
ism of soviet bureaucracy has under it the soil of a soviet
regime. Terminoogical innovations or historical analogies
can serve as conveniences in one manner or another for
analysis but they cannot change the social nature of the
soviet state.

• Those who are interested, if there are such, may become ac-
quainted with the "platform" of "commit < !> democrats" them-
selves from the viewpoint of the fundamentals of Marxism it is
difficult to conceive of a more ch ariaturns tic document.

(To be continued)

Articles

The NRA and the Corporate State
The NRA cannot be separated

from Roosevelt's Administration,
nor from its other 'Acts' such as
the economy hill, the banking laws,
the revaluation o£ the dollar. Let
us thumb through the pages of his-
tory to find a similar bourgeois re-
gime. Wh iieed to go back to 'the
days when the Communist Mani
festo was written. Bourgeois Rev-
olution had shaken Europe. The
"spectre of Communism" had shown
itself to <s victorious bourgeoisie In
France. A cruel, cynical "reform-
Ism" to meet "social evils" was put
forward by the ruling bourgeois
clique. National workshops, public
work armies, thieving economies,
and tactical financial reorganiza-
tions and moves, subsidies to tho
peasantry, etc., were the elements
of a st;ite policy designed1 to seg-
mentate the tower classes and to
strike additional blows at the de-
feated monarchy. Utopian Social-
ists, liberals, industrialists mid
financiers were each given "tluir
part to do." The Second' Republic
of France raised itself up, on the
guns or the nation's proletariat,
artissns, and peasants. The (wo
former classes, being socialist-
minded, were demanding a Social
republic !' The capitalist met this
n»w stage of Its revolution that
was promising to be socialist lu
character by its 'own' reformism.
The Roosevelt regime which h«s

been swept into power upon the
paper ballots of the lower classes
who in a practical American man
ner are demanding precisely those
things which only a Workers' Gov-
ernment can give <cheap govern-
ment, a social dollar, government
ownership of banks and trust in-

dustries, social insurance of all
kinds, etc.) is meeting this popular
awakening with a similar program
of "Reforms". In France the par-
ticular regime that applied this
Iiolicy beat back the plebian revolt
for the "Social Republic" in 1851
with the strength it had gained
from its policy only, in turn to
waste itselt and fall to the "Tbim
Empire" of counter-revolution.

Example of 1851 Insurrection
Trotsky has pointed out that the

insurrection of the Parisian prole-
tariat In 1851, an outburst of angtr
against tho fraud, deceit, and
cruelty of the Bourgeois reform gov-
ernment represented in the dynamics
ot the social revolution, the "July
Days" which were a necessary pre-
requisite lor the Paris Commune
Between these steps for power
came the successful Kornilovlad,
the Eighteenth Brumaire of Louis
Bonaparte. Thi3 was because, in
the specific gravity of the, social
classes of France at that period,
this form of reactionary state rule
tor the property classes came to the
surface first. How will it fare for
the Roosevelt regime and the social
camp for whom he holds the staff
of power!
When the avalanche of paper bal-

lots (as against the Frenchmen's
guns) swept Hoover down It car-
ried with him whole sections of tho
political system by. which Finance
Capital rules. The brunt of the
shock was taken oft the dominant!
class by the fact that the tradi-
tional two party system allowed It
to use Its blackest, oldest, most re-
actionary Democratic Party as a
'•liberal" shock-absorber. This re-

serve of American capitalism Is now
being put in the most precarious
position not by voluntary choice
but by necessity, for the crisis is

still in its left-ward flood (counter-
currents not withstanding).

Contradictions of Roosevelt Regime
French capitalism could aid the

organization or its artisans and
lumpen-proletariat, and could coun-
ter balancu them with a far nwie
numerous peasantry subsidized by
taies upon its land gently and no
bility. Roosevelt has to rob three
million war veterans and govern-
ment employees; he bed to subsid-
ize a mass of farmers by taxes upon
the rations of subsistence wages and
doles of the working class; he has
to shift as much as possible thu
burden of feeding the unemployed
from over-bonded cities and coun-
ties Jo equally debt-ridden .'-mall

and middle trade and industry in

order to protect the bigger banks.
He has to organize not artisans lu

sparsely scattered cities but a high-
ly Industrial, socially powerful pro-

letariat of Torty millionsin order to

perpetrate a fraud, a breacO «f
trust of enormous dimensions upon
a recklessly moving nation.

Money manipulations will not
bring the necessary breaks from the
declining world market ; not wh:;u

England and France have such huge
stakes in the offings. Latin America
jolts the administration wiith It.-,

contributions to the Permanent
Revolution (Cuba). The extreme
right sabotages— the Republican
Machine of the Fords, Mellons, the

mercha utile and sectional Indus
trtelists, the landlords, and reac-

tionary church—thus giving the
Roosevelt adtolnlstration elements
of bonapartism. Truly It is a gov-
ernment o! transition.

The NRA can have only one great

effect upon the working class poli-

tical development in America, which
shall stand above and include at!

other effects upon the socl«l-«ou-

scieusness of the proletariat, and
that Is the inevitable "outburst of

anger" ; a crisis similar to the Juiy

Days, patterned to the present Am-
erican situation, which will be tie
dress rehearsal for the "Americuii
October", providing the internation-
alist revolutionists are there, in
the mass, at the time, with the nec-
essary clarity in leadership and
retreat. Without this condition,
this revolt of desperation will be
but another "77 '86, '93, for the Am-
erican working class, a decisive de-
feat with the resulting reaction.

II. State Capitalism and tho
Corporate State

The SUA has been accredited by
every brand of social reformism us
having elements of "state capital-
ism". From Stalinist to Lltieral
and back again, the question as to
the exact amount of "state capital-
Ism" has been bandied about, tit
though the American proletariat,
which has in the main no misgiv-
ings for ordinary capitalism, is i<.u-

ing to prlck-up its ears and loke
notice of the new kind of capital-
ism he is being faced with. Since
no Marxian theoretician has yet
conceded that there can be an econ-
omy that is "pure" state capital-
ism, why should the Marxists use
ibis term at nil to describe a phen-
omenon in social-economic organiza-
tions that is occurring ever more
frequently under imperialism, tie
final stage of Capitalism.

Imperialism is the rule of Finan-
cial Capital in the national econ-
omy and its state for the pur-pone
of perpetuating and extending Its
particular power and Influence
throughout the world. Finance
Capital attains its position of
power in the state due to the dom-
inant position it holds in the econ-
omy of a nation. The nation Is de
pendent upon Its enormous wealth
and continued expansion in tbe
rest of the world. The ordinary
operation of the blind economic law's
of capitalism leads from crisis to
crisis to tbe greater concentration
of wealth and economic power In
Finance Capital at the expense of
small and Independent capitalist,
farmers, and proletariat—with all

the ensuing difficulties and political
consequences to its rule over tins'

nation. This condition reflects It-

self In the state under stress of
internal contradictions.
Function of Imperialist State
The Imperialist State begins to

function from this manner of
thought: the interests of the nu-
tlon are the interests of Finauco
Capital, therefore the requirements
of our international bankers ta
bigger, slice ot the world market)
demand that this and that Internal
eon tru diet ion, which will work it-

self out if given enough time, needs
to be solved now In the immediate
future, in order that we can 3et
our house in order for our next
stub at the competitor powers. The
difficulty may be over-capitalized,
antiquated small industry and trade.
The remedy is a plan similar to
tho NRA, which will establish a
law of "fair practice" by which
the stronger, more efficient plants
will quickly ruin and eliminate the
small inefficient workshops. This
will speed-up the natural process
of elimination, and make tho na
tlon's economic power stronger
more quickly.

Or the case may be tbe exigencies

of Imperialist War in which the
whole nation's (that is its Finance
Capital's) future is at stake. Th*
remedy is to monopolize the bant*,
the railroads, the public utllitlw,

and the munitions works, by estab-

lishing government ownership of

some enterprises, government con-

trol of others, In order to regulate

prices, and the Investment of gov-
ernment money everywhere neces-
sary. AH warring powers applied
some of tbese measures of 'state

capitalism' in the World War. Or
the case may be that of a Capital-

ist nation caught in tbe crisis of
democratic rule, when the exploited

classes can not longer be held! in

leash by bribes or concessions and
when the internal contradictions

are augmented by external barriers

to expansion. The Nation (finance

capital) is in a state of "siege".

Only a complete unification of
the national economy under the
hegemony of finance capital can
suffice for the continuation of Papi-
tallsm. Then the "corporate stnte"
of Fascism is needed to stabilise
the rule of finance capita! on a
basis that is consistent with all

tenets of its life, as was the cjsc
of Italy, Germany, etc. "StULe
Capitalism" Is practised under
Fascism to the extent that its in
temai and external requirement.-;
demand certain measures of this
kin* for the continuation of thii

life of Finance capital and capital-
ism itself.

State Form of Finance Capital

From the above It can be ?een
that "MtJte Capitalism" h? nothing
but the reflection of the cone ti-
trated economic power of finance
capital of a nation in the polit.icu

superstructure of the capitalist
state. The "Corporate State" of
Fascism is the consistent state
form for the rule of finance capital.
Under it all the economic forces
of the nation are at the disposal
of Imperialism. But let us not
over-estimate the strength of this

state form for capitalist rule. Fasc-
ism is the product of tho decay
and weakness of a national capi-
talist economy, whleh seeks to
avoid with "national mnduess" tho
international interdependence of
each separate national unit to con-
tinue to live.

A Fascist state at the some time
packs within the shell of national
boundaries In the most concentrated
form the basic, most highly explos-
ive contradiction of capitalist
iconomy—social production and iu-
divldual appropriation—by Intense-
ly practising what is known as suite
capitalism. This becomes a mortal
contradiction when Jarred by the
Permanent Revolution from with-
out and within, for the latter seeks
to solve, by social revolution through
the Dictatorship of the Proletariat
to World Socialism, the contradic-
tion between tho "advanced" tech-

nique ot world economy and the

'outlived" modes of production and
social super-structure.

Here in America at that time wt
can afford to speak less of "Stat*
Capitalism" and more of Finance
Capital, that is. Wall Street. Con-
cretely, we must show the source
end inspirers of each measure that

deprives tho petty bourgeoisie, tut

farmers and workers of their free-

dom, their "democracy" and tbelr

'"rights" (that is, their money) to

he the Imperialist Hankers.
—CLEM FORSEN.
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EDITORIAL

SKoe Workers Amalgamation

AMALGAMATION Of the Independent unions of

shoe workers into a single organization, decid-

ed by tbe Boston convention, 1b a real step forward.

It promises much for the development ot unionism

in the shoe and leather trades and should encourage

the militant and progressive forces everywhere. The

fact that It was pushed forward at every step over

a period lasting a year In the face of every kind at

obstruction and opposition from the conservative of-

ficialdom of the various unions, the virtually un-

animous support which the proposal received in tbe

referendum and. finally, the resolute decision of the

convention to drive through to the goal—these facts

give ground for confidence that the last-minute at-

tempts of disgruntled officials to sabotage the unifica-

tion will be frustrated.

There Is a mighty sweep of rank and file deter-

mination behind tbe amalgamation movement of the

shoe workers. The success with which it asserted

itself In all the unions and came to fruition in a

united convention is a striking Illustration of the

power of a mass movement to break through antiqu-

ated' forms. Many difficulties yet remain, but it Is

clear that the movement Is going ahead under full

steam and gaining strength along the way. Progres-

sive elements in other unions, working for amalgam-

ation, can well take heart from the splendid achieve-

ment of the shoe workers.
• • I •

One of the most Important aspects of the fusion

of the Independent shoe anions, overshadowing even

the tangible gains of the moment, Is the rich prospect

it opens up for a rapid expansion of the. new united

organization. It Is not merely that approximately

70,000 workers have found their way toward a single

union in place of a number of separate unions weak-

ened by mutual competition and isolation. That In

itself,' to be sure, is a great accomplishment. But

the unification also creates the conditions for a broad

campaign to organize the unorganized and bring the

power of a national movement to bear for a general

improvement of conditions.

There is an attractive power in the idea, and

especially in the fact, of unity. The coming to-

gether of tbe independents at Boston may well be the

starting point for the development of unionism In tbe

shoe and leather trades on a scale unknown, before.

A decisive move In this direction by the new organi-

zation, without losing any time, will be the most ef-

fective means of consolidating the accomplishments

of tbe convention and flattening out attempts at ob-

struction from any quarter.
• • • >

Trade unions, that is, real trade unions, are

elementary organizations of the masses, not artificial

creations cut to pattern. In their programs and-

,

what is more Important, in their practices, they re-

flect, by and large, the stage of development attained

by the membership in the struggle against capital.

Those who aspire to shape this development in a

revolutionary direction, to bring the element of con-

sciousness Into tbe movement, can" begin to be effec-

tive only when they learn to take the unions as they

And them and work among them. Their development

can he seriously influenced only from within and in

the process of struggle. It cannot be Imposed from

the outside through any special form of organization.

The new union of shoe and leather workers has mass-

es in Its ranks. That is the first requirement of a

union without which tbe best program in the world

amounts to nothing. Despite all its defects the mass

basis of the new union entitles it to the support of

the workers In the Industry, and the "recognition"

ot every other legitimate union.
• > * •

As an independent organization, forged by the

workers In struggle against the employers and the

black traitors of the A. F. of I.. "Boot and' Shoe" un-

ion, the new amalgamated union may be regarded as

a symptomatic expression of the line of development

which will become more general. As a living exam-

ple ot the vitality of such a trend It must be atten-

tively heeded by those who want to synchronize their

conceptions with the actual development ot the move-

ment. The cat and dried idea that affiliation to the

A. F. of L. 1b the only badge of legitimacy for a

labor organization has no more foundation than the

grotesque theory of the Stalinists that new unions

must be organized everywhere according to one uni-

form blueprint, with their "control" assured in ad-

vance. Tbe first is implicit with treachery as the

second is a prescription for sectarianism isolation

and sterility. Both of these arbitrary "theories"

have been dealt a heavy blow by the actual course

of development in the shoe unions
• • * •

In firmly rejecting any idea of affiliation, either

with the A. F. of I., or the Trade Union Unity League,

the amalgamation convention took tbe only course

possible under tbe circumstances. Independence is

the necessary condition for the effective functioning

and growth of the amalgamated union in the next

period. The new organization came into existence

and acquired a "mass basis in tbe couree of a long

series of revolts against the monstrous betrayals of

the A. F. of L. "Boot and Shoe"' organization. The

fight for a genuine union in tbe industry is a con-

tinued fight against the "Boot and Shoe". An ap-

proach to tbe A. F. of L. on the part of the amal-

gamated union would be the greatest folly Imagin-

able as long as it involves the Idea of a reconcilia-

tion with Its corrupt affiliate in the shoe Industry.

There could be no better way to demoralize the

movement.

The furtive- maneuvers ot the Lovestoneites to

flteer the new union into this treacherous channel

made no headway at the convention. la rejecting

these suggestions the shoe workers have shown a

greater sense of reality than the A. F. of L. fetish-

ists. "Independence", of course, is no principle. Aa

a general formula the argument for the federation

of separate unions into a general labor movement is

unassailable. But the complex nature of the Amer-

ican trade union movement, now at the beginning

of a new and probably variegated development, ex-

cludes any patent, universal formula. A. F. of L.

fetishism,—the theory that every union not affiliated

to it has to be condemned as "dual unionism"—is the

most false and dangerous of all tbe arbitrary "theor-

ies". In the last analysis this "theory" converts

Its protagonists into field agents for the labor fakers

and closes the door to a real participation In tbe

coming labor struggles "outlawed" by them.
• • •

If tbe test of trade union policy is tbe way It

works out In practice—and we know of no other

—

then the Stalinist dogma of a uniform new move-

ment of "Red Unions", with program and leadership

provided for beforehand, was completely discredited

once again by the debacle In the shoe industry. Not

only did the convention refuse to hear any suggestion

of affiliating to the T. U. U. L. but the Stalinist union

In New York was required to sever relations with

this body as a condition for Its Inclusion in the am-

algamation. The independent unions came together

into a single organization, but it does not lit [nto

the Stalinist pattern. It didn't go to the T.U.U.L.

On the contrary (he T.U.U.L. union had to go to it.

The leaders of tbe Stalinist union tried in every way

to sabotage the amalgamation movement and to set

Itself up as tbe res! union against all the others. It

ended by capitulating to the amalgamation move-

ment and giving up its own affiliation and separate

identity.

This was surely tbe correct thing to do. But the

Stalinists are not entitled to the credit. The wisdom

was not theirs. The pressure of their own member-

ship on the one side and the adamant hostility of

tbe workers in the other unions to ihe T. U. U. L.

left them no other choice. Tbe Boston convention

demonstrates that the independent union movement

has real vitality In certain fields. And it demon-

strates no less convincingly that this movement does

not flow in the artificial channel cut for it by the

T. U. U. L. but, on the contrary, takes its own course

outside the T. U. U. L. and against it. Clear-headed

militants will shed no tears over this fact. For them

the real movement is important, not the arbitrary

schemes. This real movement of Independent union-

ism can only gain by the elimination of tbe false

theories and disruptive practices represented by the

T. V. U. L.

NORWEGIAN LABOR PARTY AND
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

THE

After the Norwegian Labor Party i Swedfen (the latter has broken with od (Dear friends, study once again

had rejected the proposal to elabor- the Brandler international) which

ate a joint platform, the problem of are evolving to the left. The prin.

this party among others was discus-

sed more or less haphazardly by

our German comrades and the S. A.

p. In this way the question of tbe

Norwegian Labor Party (N. A. P.)

has come to the fore. This inter-

national question is extremely in-

teresting to a large circle of people.

What does this N. A. P. represent?

With 200,000 members (undoubted-

ly, as in the British Labor Party

tbe largest part of this is collec-

tive membership it represents like

the Austrian Socialist party the

political party o£ the Norwegian

proletariat. It is strikingly sim-

ilar to the Austrian Socialist party

in another way. Tbe strong Leftist

currents among tbe members (who

have up to now not dared to join

the Second International! who form

a Left wing, use a vaguely radical

phruseology are basically reformist

and are deplorably reformistlc and

vulgar in practise, that is pursue

a policy o£ toleration which precip-

itates layers of the middle classes

into the arms of Fascism.

It is true that the party has gain-

ed of recent date (like other re-

formist parties) great election suc-

cesses, hut as tbe Nieuw Kotterdam-

ische Kouraot correctly puts it, its

conduct is at bottom especially mo-

derate.

The Marxist Attitude

Tbe Mttitude towards this party

Is particularly clear for Marxists:

to work as a fraction inside the

aprty as long as they (the Marxists)

are too weak to create a new Com-
munist party; Hie construction of

Ibis fraction on tbe basis of the

sharpest criticism of the reformist

leadership and. no collusion of any

kind with this leadership.

On the principle questions which

face the ranks of the united front

the position of the S. A. P. is quite

different from tbe one we defend.

Not only did it sign a resolution on

the regeneration ot the workers

movement together with this fam-

ous party, besides tbe Declaration

of the four not only did it sit with

it in the London Bureau, but what

is worse it abstained from our

Independent unions, which come Into existence
! criticism of this party on the na-

as a result of special conditions In certain Industries, tIon al and international scale,

do not, by that fact alone, become revolutionary or what are tbe results of such pro-

radical. They offer, as a rule, a freer field for the ieajQre ? There are a number of

work of the militants and their development on the
! imlior «:iJit groups and parties inter-

path of class struggle is less hampered by the in-
,intIo»aUy, like the I. L. P. and the

terference of the skilled professional labor agents of independent Communist party of

the capitalists who dominate the A. F. of L. But

If they are mass organizations they reflect the com-

posite mental attitude of the mass. That is not rev-

olutionary today. It can become so only in the

course of struggles and with the aid of tbe Com-

munists who root themselves deeply In the unions

and take part in the struggles. The greatest mistake

is to consider an independent union synonymous with

a revolutionary policy or to think such a policy can

be Imposed in advance.

The amalgamated union of the slice and leather

workers is by no means a "Red" union. It Is a fluid

movement, filled with contradltclons and not a little

confusion, as any real mass organization of American

workers today is apt to be. The convention con-

demned the NRA In one resolution and praised Father

Coughlin in another.

In this contradiction there is nothing fatal tor

the new union. The union will have Its existence

in the class struggle and will be influenced and

shaped by it. The workers represented at tbe Boston

convention and their prototypes In other trades will

make up the bulk of tbe new labor movement. They

have many Illusions and are due for some hard

bumps. The most Important thing for the Commun-

ists is to recognize the real movement when they see

it, take part in it no matter what Its form may be

and help the workers to assimilate the lessons of the

struggles.

The shoe workers movement is a real one and its

form, under the circumstances. Is the one best adapt-

ed to facilitate a radical development. The fact of

the amalgamation, which strengthens the confidence

of the workers, will undoubtedly lead to conflicts on

a bigger scale and work to the same end. The am-

algamation convention at Boston, despite the con-

fusion and contradictions which marked some of Its

actions, will most likely represent the starting point

of movement which lifts the struggles of the shoe

workers to greater heights and clearer aims. The

whole movement of insurgent labor will be the gainer

by It.

cipal task of all the participants In

the Declaration of the Four should

be tbe strengthentug ot relations

with these parties. Therefore it can

continue openly with the N. A, P.

only in the face of the growing de-

velopment of opposition.

The N. A. P. and Sweden

It conducts Itself In a similar

manner with the Independent Com-
munist party of Sweden As long

as the N. A. P. deems it advisable

to have relations with the latter, it

will exert a bud influence on it and
will arrest Its development. These

facts are so striking that every

member of the S. A. P. should take

them Into consideration.

Bui In Norway itself such passiv-

ity can only lead to disgust in the

N. A. P. No Left wing can develop

without criticism. On the other

hand an appeal to international al-

lies permits Tranmaei to play the

revolutionist in his own party.

After the Declaration of the Four

the London Bureau has lost Its

significance. It is even unable to

explain how it happens that each

of its participants follows a differ-

ent aim. One holds for the Ilnd,

the second for the II 1-2, the third

for the Illrd, the fourth tor the

IVth, etc., etc. Better yet the sim-

ultaneous alliance of two of the

signecs of the Declaration of the

Four with a completely reformist

party must compromise the con-

ception of the IVth International,

not only in the eyes of some bur-

eaucrats but before many thinking

revolutionary workers.

The S. A. P. argues about tbe re-

sults of its alliance with the N. A.

I', in a very eonfusedl and unique

way. it does not help Tranmel be-

cause he treats the alliance very

disdainfully. Tactical exigencies de-

mand this alliance. Yes, this ele-

ment which is worthy of eulogies,

still demands the entrance of tbe

League of Communist Internation-

alists In the London Bureau, that

Is to abandon our declaration ot

Four for an optional and cordial

union with Tranmel. One should

not fear compromises, etc

The Charge ot "SectarfaniBm'*

Conversely 'the demand of the

League of Communist International-

ists Is called "secetarian" In the

largest degree (?). At every step

tehy discover the original sin. In

that they make use of Lenin's meth-

ln what circumstances, with what
methods, and with what results

Lenin marched in 191G towards the

construction! of the III Interna-

tional! How he condemned every

equivocal union containing traces of

opportunism, which was precisely

the reason that led to the collapse

of the Ilnd International) In order

to accuse others as sectarian so thai

they can appear "correct".

But we ask our opponents; Is

there another method ot building a
revolutionary organization, no mat-

ter how, on the national and inter-

national scale? What are tbe re-

sults of other methods, of the silent

concessions, of the "flexible" man-
euvers, of hesitations (of course

we speak of the building of the new
party and the new international, not

of the struggle for concrete econ-

omic and political ends in which a
united front is possible "even with

the devil and his grandmother").

Our opponents can look Into tbe

long history of the revolutionary

movement as much as they want,

but they will not find any other

workable method. Every conces-

sion to opportunism and centrlsm,

however small or great, has ended
In a 4th of August. Only Leninist

Intransigeance has brought results.

The Road of the IVth International

Only on this road Is the building

of a IVth International possible,

the political level already acquired.

On this road they do not abandon
They would do much better, not in

the N .A. P., not in tbe Independent
Communist party of Sweden, if

they brought others to their point

ot view by means of decisive strug-

gle.

An example. The leaders of the

S. A. P. believe that they possess

a sufiiciently important historical

experience to create a new strategy

and a new tactic on tbe basis of

this experience; their own results

In winning over the S. A. P. As
Is known the present leadership

was formerly Brandler ite. It en-

tered the S. A. P. with 800 members
in the spring ot 1932. At that time
the S. A. P. numbered 24,000 mem-
bers according to some and 50,000

according to others A year later

Neydewitz capitulated to the social

democracy, Rosenfeld to tbe Com-
munist party and the present lead-

ership found Itself at the head of

a party which had abont 14,000

members.

In tbe meanwhile illegality has

naturally reduced this number In

extraordinary proportions as it has

in all organizations.

The Result of the "New" Methods

Vt e proposed to the comrades now
In the leadership, un their entry

into the K. A. P., that they carry

on an open struggle in the party

against Seydewitz-Boseufeld on the

oasis of a platform. They did not

want to do this. They applied their

own tactic and perhaps, despite

themselves, conquered around a

third of the party. Most of those

remaining went to the social dem-
ocracy ; a small section to the Stal-

inist party where they are con-

tinuing their evolution towards the

Brandlerltes and to us; the major-

ity have sunk into indifference. Do
you call that the triumph of the

"new" Leninist method over the

"old'!

"Gentlemen, consider tbe out-

come!", it fcs said in old Oerman
history. We believe that tbe his-

toric study of the S. A. P. should he

deepened and amplified. It. is not

written that they would not have

obtained this result with the "old

method. They would possibly have

obtained a better result. Today the

transient homogeneity o£ tbe S. A.

I', is the product of the external

oppression ot Hitler. But tbe pol-

itical homogeneity of tbe S. A. P.

...At a public meeting where three

members of tbe 8. A. P. spoke, one

of them said that there was no

proletarian state In tbe U. S. S. It,

the other said that there was one,

and the third Bald something quite

unique: bureaucratic socialism.

The Picture

This is broadly the picture of a

truly revolutionary party. And that

leads us to believe that the final

results of the "new method 1
' will be

quite different than the leaders of

the S. A. P. today think they will,

if they generalize and Immortalize

these methods instead of recogniz-

ing their accomplishments in order

to correct them. That Is why we
prefer the "old" methods by means

of which the Bolsheviks built their

party.

We see that tbe question of tbe

N.,A. P. has not only a particular

and actual significance, but that on

its correct solution depends in large

part tbe further development of the

IVth International. It leads us

also to the principles ot building a

party and a revolutionary interna-

tional. Their immediate clarifica-

tion is decisive for future develop-

ment. —B.

Notes of the

Week

Discussion Article

ON THE NATIONAL RECOVERY ACT
r

The true political nature of the realize

NRA must be established before a.

further correct wnalysis of it can

be given.

Marxism deals with economic

and political developments. Its

dialectical approach and the Lndtc-

tive and deductive method of in-

vestigation converts It Into a sci-

ence. It is important therefore

that each condition be analyzed and
categorized correctly on the basis at

the prerequisites necessary to bring

how capitalism works and cannot
that capitalism cannot

overcome its contradictions will

conclude that if Fascism means
shorter work hours, collective bar-

gaining and' more jobs, then let It

come.

II.

Comra.de Glgai>U In his article of

August 5th in tbe Militant, where
be tries to prove that tht NRA is

tbe beginning of state capitalism

and not Fascism, states the follow-

ing "But tbe economic organization

It about, and its action and reaction' ot Fascism Is state capitalism,

when present. If not. there ex- S>«!>» capitalism is the final torm

ists the danger, as in all scientific of capitalist ecouomy . In view of

deductions,—of wrong conclusions bis contention that the NRA Is the

which cause confusion and contra-! beginning ot state capitalism, •

dictions In their further applica-

tion—the theory that tbe NRA la

a measure of Fascism is wrong
basically. It is a conclusion reach-

td through emotional thinking and
not by scientific or theoretical

reasoning. Fascism presuppoBes an
immediate revolutionary situation

of an acute form.Thls does not ex-

ist in the United States at present.

The machine of bourgeois dem-
ocracy can not be used as a Fasc-

ist machine. The ruling class shapes
the ideology of the people to suit

its particular form ot rule. Many
who have been psychologized into

the methods of democracy will not

approve of the methods of open war-

la re.

DISCISSION ARTICLE

Sparta cus Youth Tasks

The d.-aft resolution of the Na- lar jobs, and in addition is the por-

tional Youth Committee is aurpris-

Ingly lacking In conereteness. At

no point does it make any sugges-

tion as to the specific tasks of the

Youth Clubs. There is no answer

to the simple questions: '"Where to

begin?" "By what methods to pro-

ceed?" Our ultimate purpose must

be, as the quoted theses Indicate, to

organize a Youth Section of the fu-

ture Communist Party, a section

politically dependent, organization-

ally independent, with its special

tasks and tactics bases upon the

political line and strategy of the

Party. But we cannot by a confer-

ence or declaration, alone, make the

Spartacus Youth Clubs into such-a

Youth section.

The clubs are few] and isolated'.

Now they must begin the task ot

winning the youth for Communism.

The slogan "Into the Worklng-Class

Youth" must be raised, and plana

of action made accordingly. Tbe

only plan the National Youth Com-

mittee presents Is the uniform con-

stitution, which, no matter how

Useful in itself, la but a poor guide

for mass work. The problem of

the nature and methods of youth

work demands concrete analysis.

Charc**ristics of Anteriwtn Youth

The Ametican working-class youth

is psychologically immature and im-

petuous, 'economically insecure due

to unemployment and also to em-

ployment In non- industrial, IrreBU-

tion of the proletariat most per-

meated by bourgeois Ideology, due

to the schools and to the numerous

bourgeois youth organizations. The
economic and psychological char-

acteristics of tbe youth .demand that

the ruture Youth Section be rooted

in the most stable section of them,

—the young workers in industry.

The primary task ot our present

Clubs must be to build a cadre of

such young workers. The Clubs

must, wherever the Communist

League has a foothold in an Indus-

try employing some youth, work

with tbe League. Where no such

opportunity Is Offered, the Clubs

must themselves try to organize the

youth on an economic basis with

the cooperation and advice ot the

League.

Contact with Industrial Workers

Such industrial work must in-

evitably bring the clubs Into con-

tact with backward, young work-

ers, too raw for any Communist or-

ganization, without causing it to

lose its" Communist character. How-

ever, It such workers cannot be

held organizationally, they will be

lost. Only broad young workers'

clubs can serve the purpose of. hold-

ing these workers close to us. Dis-

cussion groups or study classes in

themselves have a very limited ap-

peal. The broad club, which is

based on some economic struggle,

primarily In unions and unemptor

ed organizations, which conducts

educational and social activities,

offers an elementary ^form for or-

uantzing youth. The proposed clubs

are not peripheral organizations,

but are elementary and necessary

organizational forms for dealing

with the backward working-class

youth. Of course, it sufficient num-

bers can be organized directly into

tne Spartacus, the broad club is un-

necessary, and should not be mech-

anically organized.

Sports and Social Activities

The sports or social aspects of

such broad clubs, while they cannot

be discarded, must be secondary.

Sports and Socials cannot, in com-

petition with bourgeois youth or-

ganizations, draw youth to us; they

The Fascist organization builds

Itself on proportunate lines ; i. e.,

together with the radlcallzatlon of

the masses grows the reaction of

tht bourgeois conscious element.

When the point of struggle Is

reached where capitalism con no

longer, with its old methods, cover

up its shortcomings and finds itself

faced with Immediate danger of

overthrow, it changes its form of

rule. Discarding formalities and
deniocracy it enlists the reactionary

element in order to stage an open

and bloody war against all oppos-

ing forces to continue in power

—

Fnscist measures therefore do not

come by degrees or in mild form

but are quite evident when pre-

sent.

To interpret the NRA as a Fasc-

ist measure would mean on one

hand to confuse the workers as to

the stage of the struggle we are in

can only help us to hold workers and on the other to minimize the

won on ideological or economic terror and danger of Fascism to

grounds.

To pose baldly the formation ot

Spartacus Youth Clubs is to pose

the question in a vacuum. We can

organize a Communist youth organ-

ization only when we are able to

meet the young worker in his eco-

nomic struggle and win him to

Communism. While present condi-

tions are extremely favorable for

rapid strides in gathering and ma-
turing Communist cadres, the nec-

essary intermediate work cannot be

bridged by command or resolution.

Failure to consider the backward-

ness of the American youth, and
the consequent skipping ot organi-

zational stages can lead only to

a continued1 Isolation ot the Youth

Clubs. The Draft Resolution, vague

as It Is as to specific atsks, by Its

attitude In Point 5 toward broad

clubs, and lis negative position to-

the working class. Workers who
have received some gains through

the NRA who do not understand

It

means that the political resection

of the NRA to the same extent, it

Fascism. Contrary to what he
partly set out to prove.

The question as to the correctness

of the theory brought forth by com-
rade Gigantl, that state capitalism

is the economic organization of

Fascism, is important in Itself. An
analysis of this question and its

implication thai, state capttalism

and Fascism function together as

the economic and political organl

zations of the s.ime form of gov-

ernment may ht'Ip us also to de-

cide on the validity ot connecting

state capitalism with tbe NRA.
We. find that some Industries are

managed by the state under differ-

ent forma of government, for differ

ent reasons. We cannot mark that

as the beginning of state capital-

ism—Engels In Socialism Utopian

and Scientific states to that effect

in B, footnote*.—We also find that

Fascism does not nationalize nil

the industries but takes over the

management of $ome chiefly in or-

der to strengthen its state power
and not as a programmatic act—
Thus, state capitalism begins when
the appropriate conditions are pre-

sent, 1. e., at the advanced stage

of capitalism and the class strug-

gle.

Comrade GIga'tU says that Engels

foresaw the development ot state

capitalism with remarkable accur-

acy in "Socialism Utopian and Sci-

entific" thts is true, but it does not

mean that m the United States we
have already reached the stage for

state capitalism.

Engels in "Socialism Utopian and
Scientific", talks ot state capitalism

mostly in an indirect way. In or-

der to show that the capitalists ate

a superfluous class not at all neces-

sary In the scheme of production!

He outlines tbe development of

capitalism to prove his point. "Th»
taking over of Industries first by
joint-stock companies later on by
trusts then by the state". To un-

derstand this as the Inevitable way
ot development would be wrong,

because it would omit the struggle

of the workers as a factor in the

development.
While state capitalism or Fasc-

ism may arrive at an identical

period—the period of capitalist de-

cay and revolt of the working class

—each of these forms will manifest

a different condition in the struggle.

ward industrial work cannot help

but encourage the maintenance of

our present isolation.

Concrete On Primacy Task

I do not wish to imply that the

Clubs should carry on no other ac-

tivities. But with our limited

forces we must concentrate upon

the primary task of winning a

cadre of youth In Industry. For

tbe rest, I am thoroughly In favor

ot the formation of a National

League of Spartacus Youth Clubs.

However, it must be remembered The transition into state capitalism

; . ... . „ ,„ begins when the workers are lead-
that such a League will be as farL*

tn the stTaBgle ap,mBt a,,,,
from being the future Youth Sec-

! opl>reBS(>rB ont are not strong
Hon as the Communist League is

. eacragh to take command ; they tore*

from being the future Party.

—PERRY MEYERS. » Page 121.

the masters to retreat and take re-

fuge into the field of state capiat-

Ism—Fascism, signifies a defeat ot
tbe working clati. It means that
In the struggle, capitalism has
triumphed over the proletariat and
by tyrannical suppression holds them
In check and staves oft revolution.

If the German workers were able

to keep Fascism out of power,
though not strong enough to take
power themselves, their capitalist

class would be forced to take the
road of nationalization of more and
more industries In order to over-
come the ever growing wretched
economic conditions and the reac-

tion of the working class.

However because Fascism does
not overcome thf? contradictions in

capitalism but only suppresses the
reaction ot the masses, conditions
will eventually precipitate the
struggle of the workers to tbe sur-
face. If the workers are not suf-

flclently strong to acompllsh the
revolution but are able to keep
themselves in tact, they may force
the Fascist state Into state capital-
ism ; as may be done to the bour-
geois democratic state.

Because of the extraordinary con-
ditions by whicli state capitalism
proceeds, it can not he conceived
that it will devtlop into a work-
able economic system. Coming «t
the advanced stage ot capitalist

economy and the class struggle with
tbe workers demonstrating a force-

ful power, It can only develop In
part. State ownership not being a
solution to the crisis but only bring-
ing to a head, the struggle between
the two contending classes' can not
remain undecided for long. The
working class must socialize the in-

dustries themselves, i. e., take over
power, or the capitalists will once
more gain theii ascendancy over
the situation and resort to methods
of suppression to overcome the
shortcomings of their system.

The question arises. How are we
to analyze the situation in the Uni-
ted States? Man makes history as
actuated .by outside conditions; one
reacting on the other, i. e., the ob-
jective and subjective conditions
together determine the stage ot de-
velopment. Great misery due to un-
employment, by itself does not
create a revolutionary situation.

While it is the underlying factor
at tbe proper time, it depends on
tbe reaction of the workers to their
conditions. If the logical reaction
to such conditions is counteracted
and retarded by a previous condi-
tioning such as rugged individual-
ism, .illusions of prosperity, disor-
ganization, etc., the economic con-
ditions that arls^.' at the stage 61
declining capitalism can only first

serve to destroy the illusions ot
the past and create a revolutionary
ideology within the working class

—

In the United States bourgeois dem-
ocracy did not exhaust all Its subter-
fuges to rule. Moreover at present
without a strongly organized prole-
tariat, neither Fascism nor state
capitalism is possible.

in.
The NRA is a measure of bour-

geois democracy introduced during
tbe period when it has to exert ef-

fort to cover up the shortcomings
in capitalism. If was initiated by
the ruling class to check unemploy-
ment—brought about by the Inhai-

economy—at such a period capital-

ism goes through a process of cen-

tralization ot wealth, which means
the elimination of the middle class.

Of course this adds to the contra-

dictions because it throws the bank-
rupt middle class into tbe ranks of

the industrial reserve army of pro- ^ ^ ^ ^ „„,=.„„«„,. ^
letarians. The .elimination of the """ "J *"= *""=*""• *;"*"*"'"

middle class is the natural process f *?*?***. ^tead of _ deforesting

WITH HIS MESSAGE TO CON-
GRESS, the president proved that
he stands second to none in that
brand" of vituperation againBt the
bankers which Is at the some time
very popular with the broad mid-
dle strata" of the American people
as well as conveniently Inexpen-

sive to the vituperative politicians

themselves. Such language, com-
ing as It does from the lips of the

chief executive standing at the
rostrum of the national legisla-

ture, makes the amateur dema-
gogues like the Reverend Father
Coughlin look like woeful pikers.

• * * *

Mr. Roosevelt classed the bank-
ers in category (a) among the

criminal element of the country.

While the menace of the bootleg-

gers and hlgb-jackers, (category

b.), be felt, was already being off-

set by the 21st amendment, "strin-

gent preventive measures" were
yet required to take care of the

Former. Yet!—half a year after

the much publicized' clean-up of

the Senate investigation.
*

An interesting comment on
Franklin D/s latest anti-Wall

Street tirade was that of Kingflsh

Huey Long. The Senator from
Louisiana is a fellow knight tem-
plar in the same crusade and he
ought to be In the know. In reply

to a question, Huey remarked: "It

was alright . . . not very specific".

• • *

But Mr. Rooseveit could not
very well afford to be specific with
"stringent preventive measures."
Such measures to he genuinely ef-

fective, would have to strike at the

roots of that self-same social and
economic system which the presi-

dent himself represents and defends.

Of this system of private property

and production for profit
—"modern

soeieiy" as he calls It—the head of

the government also had some very
sharp critical words to say. Also,

noTbiug sjiecinc insofar as a solu-

tion is concerned. He would elim-

inate waste, tbe "ruthless exploita-

tion of labor", speculation with

other people's money. He would

save "mechanical invention, Indus-

trial efficiency, etc." Public works
would take care of the millions of

unemployed in a generation of so. .

.

• • • •

A MORE SPECIFIC indication of

how ail this is to be done is offered

in the exa^nple of the wood pulp

Industry, regarding which a bill la

to be introduced in the current ses-

sion of congress. We quote from
the press:

"The plan involves putting all

our domestic wood-pulp companies
out of business for ten years.

Their employees would be taken

over by the Government to do re-

of capitalist development and it

occurs at a period essential for the

further existence of that system.

—

The NRA as a re.tiedy for the eco-

nomic crisis consciously or uncon-
sciously accelerates this elimina-

tion. —HARRY BRAND.
(Continued in next issue)

Chaco War
(Continued from page 1)

Numerous attempts have been

made at negotiations but without

results. Armistices arranged are

broken with, regularity. One com-

mission made up of representatives

of Argentina, Brazil, Chile and
Peru has just given way to a

League of Nations commission which

may or may not he able to arrange

some sort of temporary compromise.

The Communist Parties of both

Paraguay and Bolivia are very

young, having been organized since

Ihe Sixth World Congress, and

while very active "defending" the

Soviet Union have been unable to

organize any real mass movement
in protest against the frightful

slaughter taking place in the Chaco.

A few protest movements have
taken place locally and small army
detachments in Bolivia have rebel-

led at different times. The Soufh
American Secretariat of ' the C. I.

has shown impotence in the whole
situation succeeding only in organiz-

ing a "Barhusse" Anti-War Con-
gress last year which did about as

much to really end the war, as

did the recently terminated Pan-

American Congress.

—ROSALIO NEGRKTE.

Phila. Strike

(Continned from Pk* 1)

union, a shyster lawyer by tbe

name of John Auspitz, made a deal

with Sam Cooke from tbe Penn
Fruit Co. to call the strike off with-

out consulting the other unions for

bought off. Auspitz called the

their opinion. Probably he was
fruit men the trouble makers and

claimed that he was a good fellow.

The fruit union was asked to go

back to work by the Regional Labor

Board pending arbitration. They
refused to call the strike off until

their union Is given recognition by

the Penn Fruit Company, which

they refused to do. Although many
of their men have gone back, to

work they still -refuse to call off

their pickets as the meat cutters

union did.

—HARBX ALLEN.

CORRECTION
In the report of the Browns-

ville meeting in the last issue of

the Militant a typographical error

crept In. The audience was 300

ent contradictions iu tne"caplt^tot rather than 500.

during that period. Tbe compan-
ies themselves would be compens-

ated by payments from the Gov-

ernment equal to their average

annual earnings for the past ten

years. . . .

"Then the government would

import wood pulp from Russia

. . . These Imports would not be

paid for in cash but would be
credited Instead agaluBt the Ker-
ensky or SuCh other pre-SovIet

debts as the Soviets choose to re-

cognize. . . .

"Final step: The government
sells its Russian wood pulp at a
price sufficient to cover the costs

of the plan. . . .

"Expected results:

"(1) Conservation of natural re-

sources In the grand manner,
"(2) Recognition and part pay-

ment of debts everyone thought

were dead.

"(3) The wheels ot Russian

trade speeded up.

'(4) American pulp companies
would get more money for doing

nothing (thereby Joining in a

body their various presidents,

vice-presidents, etc.—Ed.) than

they have earned in the past few
years.

"(5) The labor involved to be

employed in constructive projects.

"(8) The plan doesn't cost the

Government a penny, . , .

L

'{7) American newspapers will

get their newsprint cheaper. . .

"

(Evening Post, New York,

December 28, 1933.)

• • • •

If the above plan wurks out, it

can then he applied to the debts

of the other European countries and
provide a solution for all the other

industries. "Expected result" : Our
economic needs being thus taken

care of and permitting our retire-

ment from the respective profes-

sions, those of us who cannot like

the wood pulp workers go in for

horticulture and botany, can—to

while away our-time—take up ping

pong, solitaire or Walter Llppman's
lectures on tbe New Deal.

• * • *

As for the Russians, they can

have their fun running those Five

Year Plans of industrial construc-

tion. (Though, from the example of

the wood pulp industry. It cannot

be precisely told what they would
get out of It). And Stalin and
Molotov may go on, for our part,

leading the Soviet congresses in

cheers for the .propagators of such
. . . "courageous" plans.

• # * *

And the American newspapers

—

who will "get thetc newsprint much
cheaper"—they can make a go of

such a handicap and continue print-

ing such solutions which will al-

ways remain, we fear, even much
cheaper than the price of newsprint,

-a., a.

Ii_

i n
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A Capitalist Budget

of 10 Billion Dollars
Debt to Exceed World War Figures; America

Pays High Price for World Dominion

President Roosevelt's message to

the Seventy-Third Congress calls

tor a budget of ten billion dollars

for the coming fiscal year. Four

billion dollars are to meet maturing

government obligations; six bil-

lion for the current expenditures.

This means that tile bankers of the

country will he able to invest over
one and a half billion dollars each
month lor the next six montns in

as sound a proposition as can be
found under capitalism in its period
of decline.

It is estimated that the public
debt will rise to thirty billion again,
if the President's budget is not
chopped to pieces in the house and
Senate. Those who support the
President's financial program are
inviting a comparison o£ the "re-

covery" deficit with the World War
deficit. The "recovery" ^deficit is

estimated to reach 16i billion dol-

lars. The expenditures connected
with, the war, not considering wac
debts reached the total of 41 billion

dollars.

The Price of World Hegemony
The above is just the vulgar eco-

nomists' way of saying that the
price America must pay for world
hegemony is very high. It cost over
41 billion to obtain the dominating
position in world economy. And
now, as the first expenditure, which
Is by no means the last, it has cost
over 18 billion, in the struggle
against the other imperialists and
the working class of America, to

maintain the world position.

In addition to the public debt
there are the private debts. The
National Industrial Conference
Board estimated that private debts
for the' first crisis year of 1828
reach the figures of a I24j billion

dollars, with interest over 7 billion.

The corporations alone had a prin-

cipal Indebtedness of 75 billion.

This indebtedness Is no problem in

periods of prosperity. But when a
crisis continues into the fifth year
it becomes a major Consideration
of the whole capitalist class ami
calls for government "subsidies"

through various forms to- uphold the
tottering economic structure. Tbe
vast expenditures through the E.
F. C., and other agencies are de-

signed to accomplish this end.
The 1934-1035 budget calls for a

half billion for national defense.
Two billion so far remain undesig-
nated, which means that a worth-
while share will be spent by the
war mongers. The budget also calls

for about a billion dollars to be
expended in toe form of Interest.

A Class Budget

The budget that calls for an out-
lay of ten billion this year and six
billion next year is a class budget
through and through. It is a form
of capitalist subsidies, with crumbs
for the working class, depending
upon the pressure the working class
can exert in demanding relief from
low wages and unemployment. In-
stead of social and unemployment
Insurance, the capitalist government
plans an extension of its present
methods of handling the working
class.

Sixteen billion dollars dumped
into the Internal market is a worth-
while stimulant for a capitalist
breathing spell. At the same time
it Is an attempt to find a market
for capital investment. The ques-
tion of capital investment is the
key problem of American Imperial-

OPEN FORUM
EUROPE AFTEN ONE YEAR

OF HITLER

Recently returned from an exten-

sive vlsit to Europe and Germany

Speaker: ARNE SWABECK
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126 Eas| I6(h Street
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<Joverument and industry took a
big step closer together under the
NRA. This trend will be extended
under the proposed budget plan.

An attempt lo turn back to a con-

dition without government "inter-

ference" in industry is hopeless. The
interest of many sections of the
capitalist class will have to be
sacrificed to the general interest of

the class as a whole.

This 10 billion dollar budget has
many angles which we will follow

up when it becomes more than an
estimation. The relation to war
prepu rat ions, taxes, the middle class

and the workers will be analyzed

in subsequent articles.

Senator Davis Makes a

Speech for 6 HourDay

"We hare heard recently a lot of

Intolerant talk about shortening the

hours of labor. I believe that the

hours of human labor should be
shortened as much as possible. Eight
hours is too long to work in a blast

furnace, a tin plate mill, a glass

factory, or a coal mine, if six hours
is eonugh.

"Thirty hours a week is too long

lo work to Fll warehouses with
goods which we do not sell ; too

long lo work to raise corn to hum;
too long to work to raise wheat to

feed pigs only to convert them into

soap and fertilizer ; too long to

work to plow under every third

furrow of cotton."

This is the statement none other

than Senator James J. Davis of

Pennsylvania, reactionary and cog
in the Coolidge, Harding and Hoov-
er administration. A good state-

ment for the six-hour day but the
same man as Secretary of Labor
was deporting foreign born mili-

tant workers and breaking strikes

for the shortening of hours.

Fascism !» /tmerlca!

PELLEVS SILVER SHIRTS
(Ed. Note; This is the first of

a series of articles devoted to a

study and exposure of the bud-

ding fascist movement known as

the Silver Shirts of America.)

There is a Fascist movement in

America. It is small. It Is incon-

spicuous. It lacks popular prota-

gonists. It has no spokesmen in the

accredited capitalist press. It is

unknown to most American work-

ers. It does not possess state pow-

er and is not represented in any

governmental office. BUT IT IS

GROWING AND IT DISPOSES OF
F.NANCES, FREELY GIVEN FROM
SOME UNDIVULGED SOURCE.

Fascism in the U. 8.

To our knowledge, the outstand-

ing Fascist organization in the Uni-

ted States is the Silver Shirts of

America with headquarters at Ash-

ville. North Carolina. The litera-

ture aud form of organization of

this outfit, the men in the leader-

ship and the people in back of it,

give us the impression that tie Sil-

ver Shirts are no fly-by-night ga-

thering Jike the late but unlament-

ed Khaki Shirts of Philadelphia. If

not handled in time, and handled

properly, they may become a grue-

some menace to the labor and rev-

olutionary movement, to the work-

ing class fortresses yet to come.

American Fascism, in the guise of

the Silver Shirts, has borrowed its

stock-in-trade of propaganda, vitu-

peration, sulphur-and-brimstone

damnation from the Fascism that

goose-steps on German Btreets in

Brown Shirts. Its creed is not a
new one; rabidly anti-semltlc, arch-

reactionary Communist baiters, vio-

lently nationalistic, they have been

aptly termed "hill-billy Hitlerites."

The Silver Shirts claim to be a

national organization. In Libera-

tion, their weekly organ they pub-

lish an organization chart which
divides the country into "nine in-

corporated units" and claim, pre-

tend or boast to have tens of thou-

sands of members. Liberation is a

twelve page magazine printed on

expensive paper. Beneath the mast-

head of the magazine is the osten-

//

The Mystery of Wan der Cnbbc

DEAD MEN TELL NO TALES
//

Few people believed there was

any chance of Goering permitting

Marinus Van der Lubbe to escape

the gullotine for any length of time.

But many were surprised by the

sudden and stealthy manner in

which he was done away with. The
official Nazi, statement that he

was sane when executed, the official

Nazi autopsy, add nothing to our
understanding of Lubbe's strange

behavior before, during and after

the trial. The sudden execution,

however, begins to be quite com-
prehensible when one recalls that
on two occasions in the court-

room, Van der Lubbe underwent
sudden transformation.

He generally sat slumped in his

chair, his head between his knees
in a position which the New York
Times correspondent described as

almost impossible for a normal hu-
man being to maintain for more
than a few minutes, and he gener-

ally answered questions with a
mumble, if at all. On two occas-

ions, however, he stood erect, his

eyes alight and in a clear voice

announced that he alona was re-

sponsible for the crime. Was there
not the possibility that if he had
remained alive for any length of
time alter the trial, he might, in

another moment of clarity, have
made some disclosures which Goer-
ing would rather not have heard
even by a Nazi jailer?

A Suspicious Incident

This question calls to mind an
incident which occurred during the
Leipzig trial and which, as far as
I know, has never been reported in

America. On September 27, the
official Coordinated") Wolff Tele-
graphic Buro reported that on the
previous day one "Professor" Sod-
ermann of Stockholm had examined
Van der Lubbe in his cell. This,
the first visit of an outsider to tbe
prisoner, was regarded as important
because of widespread suspicions
that the latter's stupor was artifici-
ally Induced. Reliable doctors, for

example, had stated that, his be-

havior seemed to resemble that of

a person subjected to steady doses

of scopoiamiu. This drug is little

known except to specialists in cur-

ing morphine addicts, and to their

patients, of whom only one, Goer-

ing, is a member of Hitler's Cabinet.

According to Wolff's, the "Frofes-

osr's" examination revealed no
sign of mistreatment or poison ; he
adde that Van der Lubbe's behavior

msnt be simulated.

Learning from Stockholm that the

"Professor" was unknown to medi-j

eal or university authorities, there,

interested parties outside Germany
reached him by telephone at Leip-

tatious statement, printed in large

type, "Edited by William Dudley
Pelley."

"The Chief
Hitler is known as der Fuehrer,

Mussolini as U Dura and our own
William Dudley Pelley the
"Chief" The chief, who is the or-

ganizer, inspirer and leader, who
is endowed, according to his own
admission, with magical, psychical

powers to communicate with the

deai and the "beyond" by means of

"clairvoyance'' atid "clairaudience",

came to his present pre-eminence

by a peculiar yet quite logical road.

Up till May 1928, Pelley tells us,

he was a "newspaperman", .which

is only a more euphemistic name
for the paid agents of the kept

(Continued on page 4)

California Board

Denies Parole to

Warren Billings

The California State Board of

Prison Terms and Paroles has den-

ied the appeal of Warren K. Bill-

ings, railroaded with Tom Mooney
in 1916 for the Preparedness Day
1'arade bomb explosion and co-

prisoner with him for 17 years, for

parole.

The Parole Bottrd did not render

its verdict primarily on the grounds

of Billing's guilt or innocence in the

supposed erime of 17 years ago but
rather on such a basis that once

again reveals tbe underlying cause

for the continued imprisonment of

these famous class martyrs in the

San Queutin and Folsom dungeons.

"Antt-Soeial Activities"

"Killings", says the Parole Board,

'is a second-term prisoner and was
active in anti-social activities." Pre-

vious statements, emenatiug from

leading spokesmen of the boss class,

point to the fact that "anti-social"

activities refer to the militant or-

ganizational work carried on by

Mooney and Billings in the Califor-

nia labor movement prior to Am-
erica's entry into the war. This

Parole Board statement is striking-

ly similar to remarks of capitalist

sycophants to the effect that if

Mooney and Billings "couldn't be

convicted on the dynamite charges

.

some other charges for indictment

would have been found."

Tom Mooney, rejecting an offer

for parole, has long ago placed his

reliance on mass movement and
mass pressure to force a new trial

or an exonerating pardon. Billing's,

on the contrary, recently put his

faith in legal action. This decision

of the Parole Board has made it

quite clear that legal scruples do
not concern the American ruling

class. He will not even, receive a

parole on the basis of juridical

|
points.

A Deadly Parallel! Mooney and
Billings rot away in the San Quen-

tin and Folsom Bastille while "Sun-

ny Jim" promises to pardon all

lynchers.

press. In that year and month in

the state of California—take note

of the state—he made two discov-

eries which he makes known to us
in the December 1930-March 1931
number of his magazine the New
Liberator, the forerunner of Libera-

tion and incidentally published by
the same institution.

Truly "Miracnioue"

Under the headline, "The Dead
are Alive and Organized", he re-

counts his "miraculous" discover-

ies :

"First, I have become convinced1

by my own investigations and ex-

periences that there is no such thing

as Death-—that lire once created
cannot die to extinction, that there
Is one continuous stream of con-

sciousness using many lives for ex-

pression, of which physical bodies
in a mortal world are tha lowest

and clumsiest.

"Second, I have become convinc-

ed through the training of my psy-

chical faculties, confirmed by mes-
sages received by other psychical

persons and steadfastly proven by
current evenls, that the outstanding

master-brains of the ages—the lead-

ers in religion, statecraft, science

and art who have ennobled human
society by living in it

—

have not
ceased contact with this earthly

sphere More than this, they have
banded themselves together hi a
vast sublime Lodge of Supernatural

Wisdom for a concrete and benevol-

ent earthly purpose. Under the

dynamic generalship of Christ, they

are contributing their massed intel-

ligence toward the early establish-

ment of an entirely new social or-

der, that shall permanently abolish

Ignorance, Depression, Poverty and
War." (Pelley's emphasis).

A New Pope

As can he seen from this super-

stitious clap-trap, refurbished from
the childish idiocy of the dark ages,

Mr. Pelley was no ordinary sky-

pilot. At one blow Pelley became
a pope in his own rights, the direct

agent of God and the intermediary

WarSparks Fly in Far

East; Powers Arm
Wall Street Plays Its Own Geme in Recognition

and Prepares for Coming War in Pacific

Speaking before the Soviet Con-

gress on December Ihe 29th, Lit*Tn-

oft said : "Inasmuch as she herself

Is deeply interested in the preser-

vation of peace, Anierica has be-

come by contact with our union one

of the most powerful factors for

peace and is cooperating with us to

(Continued on page 4)

Kerenslcy Minister

Reveals Jap War Aims

That the Japanese militarists are

making large-scale, feverish pre-

parations for an attack on the

Workers Fatherland, the Soviet

Union, and are awaiting the proper

moment to strike the blow which
will start war, is predicted by Ma-
jor-General A. Yakhontoff, chief of

operations, during the World War,

of the; Tenth Imperial Russian

Army and Secretary of War in the

Kerensky cabinet, now in Tucson,

Arizona.

He characterizes the huge mili-

tary budget of the Japanese Cabinet

as the "laying of the gallows trap

that will eatapult the nations

eventually into another world con-

flagration."

"This is Japan's answer to Am-
erican Recognition of Russia. All

that the Far East needs now is an-

other Serbian assassination to fan

the smouldering tinder into a roar-

ing cauldron.

"Japan's munition factories are

operating at full speed. Plans are

being rushed for the building of

several new warships. The size of

the army will be increased. The
militarists are doing everything in

their power to arm the country and

to train it for war.

"Russia is doing the same. Even
the United States will finally be
forced to ented into this race for

more armaments. And then it will

be only a matter of time."

Teachers of

N.Yin Protest
About a thousand teachers re-

sponded to the call of the Teachers

Union of New York City to demon-

strate at City Hall against La Guar-

dia's one-month furlough plan for

all City employees which means an

S and 1 per cent wage cut. The
demonstration took place on Mon-

day, January 15. It marks a new
step in the leftward trend of the

policy of the conservative union

administration which hitherto

frowned on such action.

A delgatlon of three went inside

to see the "little Napoleon". After

some time they came out and re-

(Continued on Page 4)

Clear Hit* Decks!
Clear the decks for the biggest subscription cam-

paign we have ever conducted !

The circulation of the Militant has nearly

doubled in recent months. Now we are going after

new records with a special price inducement.

Here is the proposition

:

20 cents for a six-month's sub in clubs of four!

Four prepaid sub-cards, each good for a six-

month's sub, can be secured for one dollar.

Send In your dollar today and sell the cards later

to your friend and fellow-workers.

Or, if you lack tbe dollar to advance, collect the

four 25-cent subs and send them in all together with

the dollar.

This is a special campaign to increase circula-

tion quickly at the bare cost of producing the extra

copies. We are counting on the enthusiastic cooper-

ation of all the old Militant Builders and a host of

new ones to make a success of the campaign. Before
starting out, please note the following points:

1. No bookkeeping, no credit. Cash must ac-

company all orders.

2. Prepaid sub cards. The special 25c prepaid

subs are printed on postcards ready for mailing. AH
that Is needed Is to fill in the name of the subscriber
and drop it in the mail box.

3. The special rate can he obtained only in clubs

of four or more. The regular rate of $1 'per year
and 50c for six months remains on all other sub-

scriptions.

4. Bvery week the Militant will print the re-

cord of results. This campaign is especially design-

ed to stir individual comrades into action. We want

to establish direct contact with all who participate

and hope to see £he names of many new Militant

Builders in the weekly report.

5. We want the active Builders to help in the

promotion of the campaign by explaining how they

work so that we can pass the experience on to others.

The Builders Column during this campaign is to be

collectively edited by the comrades in the Held.

There are no prizes offered in this special cam-

paign and no goal is set at present. The special

offer will hold good for only a limited time; and we

do not want to guess what the result will be. We
intend to set a goal, however, and to reach it. The

mark we set will be determined In the next week or

two on the basis of the response to this appeal and

the votes of the active builders. With your first

batch of subs at the special rate send in your pro-

posal for the goal of the campaign.

Various methods can be used in piling up the

subs. The one that seems most feasible to us, how-

ever, is for individual comrades to put a dollar or

more Into a revolving fund during the drive. Invest

the money in prepaid sub cards, sell them at 25c each

and buy another bunch. Keep the dollar working

till we bring the new campaign to a successful con-

clusion.

Green Urges

Nazi Boycott
Tracing the steps of the German

Nazis in taking over the trade un-

ions, William Green, president of

the American Federation of Labor,

in a recent statement called for an

intensification of the boycott of

German goods and services. While

condemning the suppression of the

free trade unions, the social dem-
ocracy and the persecution of the

German Jews, Green had not a

word to say about the reign of ter-

ror against the Communists or the

recent Reichstag fire frame-up.

Even the exposure by the capitalist

press of this infamous trial finds

no reflection in Green's statement.

The actual role of the German
trade union, leaders is well illus-

trated by a quotation- from the May
29th Reports of the International

Labour Office (Page 272.) :

" 'The Leiparts and the Grass-

manns may hyopcritically declare

their devotion to Hitler as much as

they like, but it is better that they

should be in prison.

"Those are the actual works of

Dr. Ley" (the head of Hitler's trade

union organization).

Green quotes these words without

comment.

Green's statement should be util-

ized as a starting point of a move-

ment in the trade unions against

Hitlerism. Not a hoycott of Ger-

man goods—which has little effect

on Fascism—but a complete econ-

omic and industrial boycott of Nazis

Germany, should be the slogan of

the militants.

The demand for free, non-Fascist,

non-government trade unions should

be supplemented by the demand for

the freedom of all workers organi-

zations, social democratic as well

as revolutionary. Above all at the

present time it Is urgent to raise

the demand for the immediate re-

lease of Torgler, Dimitroff, Tanev

and Popoff and their safe conduct

across the German border.

that end". Further on in his re-

port lie added: "It must not be

thought that all capitalist govern-

ments are mining at war. For
many of them, that is far from be-

ing the case, which is why we who
earnestly desire peace are eager

and ready to cooperate with genu-

inely pacifist countries—and sec-

tions of public opinion in any coun-

try, where wc find them." (New
York Times, Decemher 30th ) . Among
Litvinbff's "genuinely pacifist coun-

liies" the United States is appar-

ently to be counted.

Just the day before this report

was given President Hoosevelt pro-

claimed at the dinner of the Wood-
row Wilson Foundation: "It there-

fore has seemed clear to me as

president that the time has come to

supplement and to implement the

declaration of President Wilson by
the further declaration that the de-

finite policy of Ihe United States

from now on is one opposed to arm-
ed intervention."

Pacifism to Screen War Aims

Both statements, if taken at face

value, are of the kind which can
serve only to deceive the working
masses. But they should not be

taken at face value because neither

statement is true.

For President Hoosevelt the pur-

pose of his declaration is clear. It

is meant to shield the actual pre-

parations now being made for the

coming furious imperialist conflicts

in which the United States will set

out for definite conquests on a

large scale.

Coming from Lttviiiolf the declar-

ations quoted carry a devastating

disorientation to the revolutionists

who have not yet learned to dis-

tinguish between the politics of the

Stalin regime and those of Lenin's

leadership. We need recall only

one paragraph of the resolution ad-

opted at the Bolshevik party Con-
gress on May 9, 1017 : "Our party

will explain to the people with pa-

tience and prcciseness the truth that

war is always bound up indissoldbly

with the policies of certain definite

classes, that this war may only be

terminated by a democratic peace

if the government powers ,>f at least

some of the belligerent countries

are handed over to tbe class of the

proletariat and semi-proletariat who
are really capable of putting an end

to the bondage of capitalism."

U. S. Imperialist Designs

Not withstanding Litvinoc's de-

( Confirmed on page 4)

Big Meetings in

Hotel Union Drive

New York.—-Weekly mass meet-

ings of record breaking proportions

ire packing the vast auditorium

of the Amalgamated Food Workers
Union to hear speakers reaffirm the

necessity for a general strike as the

most effective means of struggle to

improve their conditions. In addi-

tion to officials and shop delegates

of the union the meetings are regu-

larly addressed by Ben Gitlow, J. P.

Cannon, Louis Budenz and other

prominent militants.

While an overwhelming propor-

tion of workers in other branches

of the industry still remain unor-

ganized, a successful erganizational

drive is going on in the big hotels

where the kitchen and dining room
departments report 70 to 95 per-

cent unionization. With thousands

of workers already enrolled a steady

stream of new members pours into

the union.

In some of the larger restaurants

the workers were forced to join

Local 16 of the A. F. of L. at the

threat of losing their jobs. At the

Casino de Paree, an exclusive

Broadway night club, 60 waiters

were locked out when they defied

Ihe bosses by joining the Amalgam-
ated. The officials of Local 16 at-

tempted to send waiters from the

other Broadway Clubs to the Cas-

ino de Paree. The waiters, aroused

by the treachery of the A. F. of L.

bureaucrats, refused to scab as

many left Local 16 to join the Am-
algamated. The locked out waiters

are picketing the Casino de Paree.

JAMES P. CANNON

JOSEPH CARTER
Editor of "Yoonj BfMrtaaw"
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Lovestone Discovers Esthonia
The articles in l he Militant com-

menting on tlit; pledges made to

Koosevelt by Litvinov in return for

the recognition of the Soviet Union,

otruck the Stalinists a stiff arid tell-

ing blow. By his promise to wipe

out the Comintern as a factor in

American political life, Litvinov

—

we asserted- had pledged the Soviet

republic to something it had never

before yielded lo the imperialist

bourgeoisie. By this, a flourishing

Comintern had not, it is true, been

suddenly dissolved. Litvinov had

merely—we quote from our com-

ments—"given formal and, so to

speak, organizational acknowledg-

ment to a process of political liquid-

ation of the Communist Interna-

tional which has been going on un-

der Stalinist rule for ten years and

which is not initiated but only

crowned by the latest act of perfidy

at Washington".

At that time we challenged the

Stalinists to prove their contention

that -'every single one of these

articles in some form or other, has

been part of the numerous recogni-

tion pads that the Soviet govern-

ment nas signed during the last ten

years wild the leading powers of

Kurope." Had their collective mouths

been filled with hot water and a

bone stuck In their throat, they

could not have been less vocal. They

supplemented their silence by send-

ing hands of hooligans to break up

our mass meetings on the subject

of Russian recognition.

Attorney tor Stalinism

Yet it would be misguided senti-

ment to pity the Stalinists in their

embarrassment. They neither de-

serve nor' require it, for tbey have

u professional champion. Not un-

like the ambulance chaser who in-

flicts his legal services on the' vic-

tims of misfortune, the head" of the

Lovestone group Is always on the

scene with a ready-drawn brief in

defense of his unfortunate, unwill-

ing but not entirely ungrateful

client, Stalinism.

The Daily Worker, writes one of

the unretained members of the firm

in the current issue of the Workers

Age, "has as yet made no attempt

to answer the hysterical charges of

the anti-Soviet demagogues, with

Trotsky himself in the lead. It is

incapable of making any serious

reply because it is so steriie and

ideologicaly servile, that it cannot

even defend its own position". Hav-

ing thus recorded the mental incom-

petency and irresponsibility of the

defendant, he establishes his own

role in the case: "As usual, it is

left to the Communist Opposition

to explain the policies of the Soviet

Union and champion them against

its enemies and its doubtful friends."

How do the Lovestoneites proceed

to explain, or rather to explain

away, the Stalinist policy with re-

gard to American recognition, and

particularly the notorious Para-

graph 4 of Litvinov's November 16th

letter? Very simply. They offer

you a choice. They present two dif-

ferent alibis. And each explana-

tion is diametrically opposed to the

otherl Who knows? they figure.

One of the two ought to work.

"Explaining" Paragraph 4.

The first explanation for Para-

graph 4 is given in the form of a

learned disquisition by Herberg on

"The Foundation of Soviet Diplom-

acy", in the issue of December 15,

1933." "In 1033," he writes, "the

situation is surely quite otherwise"

than in 1917-1818. "To talk and act

in 19.13 as in 1918. would not be

Propaganda Pledge Is

Defended by Stalinist

Attorneys

AA* *******

It became incumbent upon the Com-

munist l'ariy of the Soviet Union to

leviae its foreign as well as dom-

icile course to conform to the new

.situation."'

l<Jxp!auaiiou No. One, therefore,

is thai The ioreign policy of the So

viei L'mon is not and cannot be the

same today as it was in 1U1S (or

19^1) because of the change in the

objective situation. We withhold

comment for the moment on the us-

lounumg enoice which Herberg

makes of the date at which world

i-apitaiism regained its stability,

:aid merely record the fact that he

explains the Litvinov policy at

Washington by a now twelve-year

old revision ol Soviet foreign policy.

.Nt.w comes explanation No. Two,

iur we are dealing with resourcelui

. attorneys who ace not, moreover,

tyios ai aerobatics and jugglery

eiuier. WuiiouL a Liall being drop-

ped, Hemei^ retires and his place

is taken in Hie very next issue of

Lbe Age by llackman, whom we
quoted above. Two weeks have

elapsed bet ween issues and another

anui is hauled ouL which directly

couu-aiiicis the first one. "We nave

jjivi'ii stiliicient proof," Hackmun
concludes his explanation, "ihat the

Smit-t l.niim, under the leadership

.» l.enin in 19J0 and 1921, siaiied

agreements precisely like that which

Ljtviuov ha.; jusi made with Roose-

velt, the "new situation", the re-

vision of (lie foreign policy which

ilufberg establishes for 19121, is not

just ignored by Hackmall, it is den-

ied and" refined by him!*

What is Hackman's "sufficient

proof"? Tlie I.ovestoneites have dug

deep. To save the tarnished repu-

tation hi' Stalinism, they must needs

,md some precedent, for I'aragraph

Four.

And iu the quest, the Lovestone-

ites discovered. . . .Esthonia!

The Soviet Treaty with KstlMHiia

On February 2, 19a) (that is, a

year before Herberg's "world capi-

talism had regained its stability"! j,

the treaty of peace was signed be-

tween Esthonia and Russia. In

Article 7, Section 5 of the treaty is

to he found a paragraph similar to

Litvinov's Paragraph Four. On
August 11, 1920, the peace treaty

Delween Latvia and Russia was

signed, containing an identic para-

graph. The liusso-Polish peace

treaty of March IS, 1921 even de-

clares that "each of the Contracting

Parties undertakes not to create or

not betrayed."

But softly, friends, softly. You

who are so good at explanations, be

good enough to enlighten us on the

following Questions which your

alibis leave somewhat obscure.

Soviet Policy at Genoa

1. Herberg declares that not

Stalin but Lenin and Trotsky "put

through this reorientation' in for-

eign policy which Chicherfn voiced

at the Genoa conference, and that

"it is on the basis of this funda-

mental viewpoint that Soviet dip-

lomacy has operated for more than

a decade and still continues to oper-

ate today".At Genoa, the imperial-

ist statesmen demanded of the Rus-

sian delegation as a condition for

recognition and material assistance

that the Comintern be suppressed

in Russia. On May 11, 192J, the

Russian delegation replied

:

"Tlie memorandum demands that

Russia should suppress upon her ter-

ritory all attempt* to aid revolu-

tionary movements in other coun-

tries. If, however, by this formula

Pioneer
Publishers

In the last two issues of the Mili-

tant you certainly read the appeal

to ail comrades and sympathizers

to help build up the Pioneers into

a great Marxian publishing house.

We explained that one of the best

ways of doing this is by buying our

$5 certificates. The sum you spend

on a certificate is not very large.

The benefits you receive In exchange

are really great. A Pioneer Publish-

ers certificate entitles you to a 40'/

discount on alt books and pam-

phlets published by us in the past

and to be published in the future.

This is something of real value to

the student of the revolutionary

movement.

This is not all. In addition we
will supply you with hooks of other

publishers at a 20'/<, reduction.

In a couple of days a new pam-

the memorandum means to forbid ^,1^ DV comrade Trotsky is going

the activities of political parties, or

organizations of workers, the Rus-

sian delegation cannot accept such

a prohibition unless the activities in.

WORKING IN MACTS
MODEL RESTAURANT

In the summer of 1931, R. H.jthe waitresses as a result of this

Maey opened their new restaurant system is not against the organlza-

on the sixth floor. I was one of lion which imposes it upon them,

Question transgress the laws of the

country."

Question: why did Russia refuse

to concede those few "conventional

phrases" (Herberg) to the great

powers, which could' have given it

in return greatly needed material

aid and political prestige, which

were fur stronger and In an infin-

itely better position to press for con-

cessions than a country like Esth-

onia !

Policy of Tenth Soviet Congress

2. At the Tenth All-Russian So-

viet Congress, Kamenev declared

publtciy and officially: -Today,

when more I hail a year and a half

have elapsed since Genoa and the

Hague, we can say: 'Not only can

we not go a single s'ep farther In

concessions, but we will henceforth

not even make the concession* we
offered. I believe that not only our

friends but also our foes know Quite

well that, we are realpolitiker, and

when we assert this here, then only

because time is working for as, be-

cause pur position is being conso-

lidated more and more, and the de-

composition in the camp of our foes

readies deeper and deeper."

Question: If Chieherin refused to

concede the suppression of the Com-

intern at Genoa ; and if Kamenev

solemnly announced a year and a

half inter that not even the Genoa

concessions would be offered any

longer; anil if his thesis is correct

that as Ru-sia grows stronger she

will make a still smaller and less

important number of concessions

—

why do Lit vinov-Stalin in 1933

the applicants for a position as

waitress. We were all given "in-

telligence tests," and thorough phy-

sical examinations. Macy's, unlike

other organizations of its kind, does

give a thorough physical examina-

tion. Every girl hired was strong

and physically lit. In spile of this,

the work proved too hard and gruel-

ing for most of lis. Approximately

125 waitresses were hired when the

restaurant opened. Six months

later there were about 25 girls re-

maining, who were employed at the

same time as I.

"Improvements" Under tlie NBA

Rut now R. H. Maey is operating

under the NRA and conditions are

not the same as iu 3931—not at

to be off the! press. The name of all; they are worse. Wages are

this pamphlet is THE SOVIET UN- less, more work is required from

ION AND THK FOURTH INTER- each girl, and the iist of restric-

XATIONAL. It will sell for no' lions grows longer and longer,

more than ten cents.

This pamphlet will be followed

by two more: Maria Reese's open

letter to C. I. and comrade Shacht-

inan's pamphlet on Soviet Diplom-

acy.

protect organizations which a rej (when Russia is declared to be on

the very threshold of a classless

society ! ) make precisely that con-

cession which she stubbornly refus-

formed with the object of encourag-

ing armed conflict against the other

Contracting Party or of undermin-

ing its territorial integrity, or of

subverting by force its political or

social institutions"

The attorneys have won the case

to their own complete satisfaction.

They have presented, they assert,

•'sufficient proof" and are ready to

rest their case. "The Communist

International," Hackman concludes,

"did not thereby receive a death-

blow. The world proletariat was

* Soviet foreign (andt domesticj

policy did indeed undergo an objec-

tively enforced change in the Lenin

period—more than one change, in

fact. We do not deal with them

but would be the crudest sort of

petty bourgeois romantic sentiment-

alism.

"The essence of the problem can

be placed as follows. By 1921 (let

us remember the date! Not 1918 but

192J—s.) it had become clear to all

who had eyes to see that world capi-

talism had regained its stability and

that its immediate collapse was out

of the question. It became clear

also that there would ensue a per-

iod1

, longer or shorter, in which the

Soviet Union would' have to live

side by side with the capitalist

world, economically and politically.

Jl'ST OFF THE PRESS 1

IN JEWISH
THE FOURTH INTERNATION-

AL AND THK SOVIET UNION

(The Class Nature of the

Soviet State)

by LEON TROTSKY
In this pamphlet comrade

Trotsky discusses the problem

that has been uppermost in the

minds of all revolutionary work-

ers, since the Jjeft Opposition

proclaimed the need of the

Fourth International: The pro-

blem of the Soviet Union. Are

we to build a new party in the

Soviet Union V Do we proclaim

that there is no longer a prole-

tarian dictatorship iu the U. S.

S. It.? Are we for a new revolu-

tion to depose the rule of Stalin-

ism? Also other questions hav-

ing a bearing on the subject.

33 pp._10c for single copies

Bundles of 5 or more 7 cente

order from

UNSER KAMF
12C East 10th St., New York.

but against the extras, workers like

themselves. Meanwhile, there is a

constant rivalry between them to

beat each other to the orders which

leaves them physically and mentally

exhausted at the end of the two-hour

rush period.

In the summer months the restau-

rant is stifling hot, and the kitchen,

of course, far worse. I have seen

more than one girl waiting in the

kitchen for her orders fall over In

a dead faint.

No Bus Boys

There are no bus boys. Waitress-

es must clear and set their tables.

They may not enter the kitchen with

an empty or half-filled tray. "If

your own tables are cleared, an-

olher table that isn't can always

be found," says Rule II. This rule

is more important at Macy's than

the Ten Commandments, and is

OUT SOON! SUBSCRIBE NOW

!

to

ed to yield in 1922?

—MAX SHACHTMAN.
Continued in the next issue

Marxism, would not be Communism,
(
here only because they do not af-

fect, one way or the other, the fun-

damental problem of the relation-

ships between the Soviet govern-

ment, its diplomacy, the Comintern

and the world revolution, on one

side, and the bourgeois world on

the other. Herberg's references to

changes introduced in Soviet for-

eign policy under "Lenin, with the

help of Trotsky" are a Jesuitical at-

tempt to foist upon the leaders of

the Bolshevik revolution the respon-

sibility for the truly fundamental

change in Soviet policy introduced

by Stalinism—the change towards

nationalist degeneration.— S.

Discussion Article

on the NRA
(Continued from last issue)

The contradictions within capital-

Ism which create unemployment-
production for profit, and the rug-

ged—individualism grown out of

it—works against any attempted

planned economy under this system,

this includes the NRA. President

Roosevelt however will not so read-

ily admit the failure of the NRA to

stop the vast unemployment. The

American people up to now have re-

acted to conditions by "changing

their government" (By voting from

Republican to Democrat and Dem-
ocrat and then back to Republican)
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Washington.
Conditions, together with the con-

tradictious in capitalism have forc-

ed the ruling class to include some

measures in the NRA which can

serve in the favor of the workers-

such as the right to collective bar-

gaining, less hours of work, and

the scale of wages where it Is satis-

factory. The workers must fight

to maintain these and see to ft

that the employers do not use those

measures for their own benefit bff

creating company unions, by finding

wavs of dodging the shorter work

hours, and by making the minimum
wage for the maximum. At the same

time the masses should be made to

understand in a clear and simplified

manner that the NRA can not over-

come the contradictions which exist

in capitalism, or check the crisis—

If slogans in reference to the NRA
are to be raised, they should come

out from this direction after inter-

preting! it correctly, as a measure

of bourgeois democracy and not as

ihat of Fascism or the beginning of

state capitalism.
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Each waitress is hired' to work a

certain shift at rates which vary

with the number of hours of work,

that is, a girl working from 11:30

until 2 P. M. five days a week re-

ceives a salary of $2.50 for tlie en-

tire week, and an average commis-

sion of ¥3—a total of $5.50 for an

entire week's work. Girls working

from 8:30 to 4:10 get $10—the high-

est wale. The working hoars are

short, but they are the busiest

hours of the day. As a matter of

fact, in those two and a half hours

each waitress works as hard and

uses as much energy as some work-

ers do in a whole day.

Under Macy's system of "'no tip-

plug" but of charging a service fee

of It) per cent of tlie amount of

the cheek, the girls in Macy's are

'•tipped" on the average of six cents

per customer, whereas tlie general

average in other restaurants of this

type is 10 cents per customer.

The slated hours of work may
be from 11 :30 to 2 :0I>, but if a cus-

tomer comes in at 1 :T.9 the waitress

must stay until the customer leaves.

All the girls are thus forced to

do actual exlra waitress duty for

about a 'half hour or more each day.

Discipline ami Penalties

The girls are held to the most

rigid sort of personal dl'icipline.

Every morning they are inspected.

They stand at stiff attention in line

while several trained disciplinar-

ians look them over. They are re-

quired to have well cared for nails,

with the proper shade of nail polish,

they must wear a certain type of

shoe, their hair must lie finger-

waved, no less, and their uniforms

must be immaculate, all at their

own cost, of course.

The Maey restaurant clientele be-

ing of the "refined" type that does

not approve of a great deal of make-

up, the restaurant management for-

bids the use of lipstick. The girls

are urged, however, to use rouge

to hide an inevitable pallor. The
uniforms and I he white aprons, col-

lars, and cuffs, which are part of

it must be washed, starched and

ironed every day. This means an

extra hour of work each night,

which is somehow overlooked when
the pay envelopes are filled'.

The tiniest speck on a uniform is

sufficient excuse to levy punishment.

The terrible offenders may be

punished by being sent to work in

the kitchen, for which they receive

S3 cents for the entire day, or else

they may be sent home altogether

and lose their salary and commis-

sion for the entire day. By a

strange coincidence the greatest

number of specks appears on the

slowest days, and many a girl is

•'reluctantly" sent home to learn to

keep her uniform clean iu the fu-

t ure.

II.

The restaurant has a seating ca-

pacity of seven hundred. A waitress

must make an average of four trips,

to and from the kitchen for each

customer or group of customers,

and if there are any special re-

quests, or mistakes, another trip or

so. The front tables are about a

block from the kitchen. Waitresses

"take turns" on the different tables.

On the weeks when a girl has the

front tables, her commissions are

negligible, because it takes so much
longer to wait on each customer at

these tables. It is not possible

to serve more than a few.

The "Steady Extra" Racket

Recently there has been installed

a vicious system which places an

added pressure on waitresses. Girls

are Tiired as "steady extras". They

recelv^ no salary, but get the ser-

vice charge for each customer wait-

ed on. They cover no regular

tables, but may wait on any cus-

tomer, and this is where the re-

gular waitress must work fast so

that her customers won't be grab-

jbed by the extras.

| These extras are absolutely heart-

less In taking orders from the walt-

rigidiy enforced. Girls are often

forced to walk across the entire

restaurant to find enough dirty

dishes to allow them to enter the

kitchen.

The waitresses are not the only

ones who suffer in this restaurant.

Part, of the tray girl's Job is to

bring silver and water pitchers to

fl«» tables. These trays weigh from

25 to 40 pounds. The tray girls are

supposed to lie 17 years old. My
guess is that some of these kids are

even younger. The average stay fit

Macy's of a tray girl is between

two and three weeks.

Fainting spells and illness among

this group of youngsters are more

frequent even than among the wait-

resses.

This wage scale is subject to no

additions such as commissions. This

is all they can earn. Carrying wa-

ter and silver used to be their only

job, but now, under the NRA they

are forced to show their patriotism

by cleaning tables, setting them up,

and taking orders, just as any wait-

ress, but without, any commissions.

(These particular commissions go

to the "house").

None of the girls is allowed meals

as part of her salary. But if a

girl comes in early enough she is

allowed one roll and one cup of

coffee. Those who have this muni-

ficent breakfast have nothing else

until they go off duty. Those who

come in a few minutes later, unless

they have had breakfast out, also

have nothing until they go off duty.

Macy's "Mutual" Benefit.

All salaries are subject to com-

pulsory deductons. A certain per-

centage is taken off each month to

pay M. M. A. dues (Maey Mutual

Aid). This "mutual" benefit works

in a mysterious manner. M. M. A.

dues are deducted very soon after

employment, but in order to receive

the benefits you must have been

with R. II. Maey & Company for

six consecutive months.

Sick employees under the M. M. A.

may receive two-thirds of their

salary each week during their ill-

ness, starting from the fifth day of

their illness, or part payment of

their hospital and doctor fees. No
payments continue longer than six

months, no matter how sick the

employee is.

Sick Workers Not Rehired.

If an employee is sick for four

days or less, she receives nothing

from the M. M. A. If and when she

recovers from a long illness she

cannot he rehired at Macy's. No-

body is ever rehired after a long

illness—just one of the great store's

•'miadvertised specials."

The intense rivalry among the

employees of She restaurant because

of the conditions under which they

work makes difficult any expression

of solidarity among" these workers.

They are played off against one an-

other in the selfish interests of their

employer. The elaborate spy sys-

tem, about which another article

might be written, is ever present

in the entire store. These workers

need tlie message of unionism bad-

ly. Outside help and advice are

I

sorely needed.

—MACY WORKER.

The Railroad Brotherhoods

The "Obligation" as a Gaglaw

V.

All of the railroad unions who

use the ritualistic and secret work

—and nearly all of them do—also

use what is commonly known as the

"obligation" which is administrat-

ed to the newly admitted member

when he joins the union. And when

there are several new members in-

itiated, practically the entire time

of the meeting is taken up in ad-

ministrating the obligation to each

member and rehearsing the rest of

the "secret" work.

There was some excuse for the

early pioneers in railroad unionism

believing that the obligation served

the organization as an added meas-

ure of protection. The same was

true about the secret work. Both,

were still, they change continually

and present conditions call for a

far obligations and performing see-

ret ceremonies.

Destructing Role of Secret Work

The fact of the matter is that ob-

ligations, as well as the rest of the

secret- work in use in the railroad

unions, have outlived their useful-

ness, and they now play a most de-

structive role. These obligations

now serve the Brotherhood Officials

very effectively in gagging the mem-
bers. The obligation is but part of

the gagrule system in the Brother-

hoods behind which their official

bureaucrats entrench themselves

against the rank and file. For in-

stance, to illustrate in a practical

way how the obligation is used by

the labor officials to cover up their

misdeeds we will cite a concrete ex-

ample!

A member was expelled from the

Brotherhood of Locomotive Engin-

eers because he protested the flota-

tion and levy, by the B. of L. E.

officials, of a Ten Million dollar

iicials, the very ones who robbed

the organization, ruled that in ob-

structing the flotation and levy of

the Loyalty Loan and Assessment

he had intended' to injure the or-

ganization and had therefore, viol-

ated his obligation.

This is just one of the hundreds

of cases which could be cited to

show how the obligation works and

how it Is used by labor officials to

hold the rank and file in check. That

is precisely why all labor officials

favors the obliagtion as well as the

secret work.

The Obligation Never Affects

The Officials

It might be well to add here that,

although the B. of L. B. officials

brought the organization to the very

brink of ruin by fraud and misman-
agement, not one of them has been

expelled for violation of obligation.

Workers do not belong to labor

unions and' pay their dues there be-

cause of any obligation. They do

these things because the workers

in growing numbers are gradually

learning that it is to their interest

to act in an organized manner in

dealing with the bosses.

Instead of wasting our time in

repeating foolish obligations and

secret work at our union meetings

we should discuss the necessity and
importance of workers being welt

organized in every industry. Whe-
ther workers know it or not, they

belong to organized labor for the

personal benefit and protection

which they receive or expect to re-

ceive and not on account of any
obligation they took when entering

the union.

Whether the so-called obligation

ever served a useful puropse or not

in our trade union make-up Is not

important for us now. What vital-

ly concerns us at presenlt Is, that
"Loyalty Loan" plus a Five Dollar the obligation serves the labor bu-

monlhly assessment for 120 months

|

reaucra t as a vicious gag-law to

on all those members who declined

to subscribe for the loyalty loan.

The member in question took the

position, that before such enormous

tribute was levied on the B. of L. E.

membership by Its officials the mem-
bers were entitled' to an itemized

statement which would definitely

show the nature and kind of bills

the members were called upon to

pay. The fact of the matter was

that the members were assessed all

those millions for the personal bene-

fit of the officials and their B. of L.

E. official!* themselves.

The member who fought against

tills wholesale looting of a labor

union by its officials was found

guilty of violation of the obligation

and expelled for the following

reasons : 1st, he had taken a. "sol-

resses. "Orders from above," they.emn" obligation not to injure the

say. The bitterness existing among B. of L. E. ; 2nd, the B, of L. E. of-

stifle the expression of the mem-
bership. Every progressive railroad

worker should raise these questions

and discuss thom in the Lodge, Un-
ion Meeting, and Convention and
there point out and explain the de-

structive effect of these obligations

as well as all other ritualistic work

in the Lodge or Division room. Mo-
tions and resolutions should be in-

troduced at every opportunity call-

ing for the abolition of all "obliga-

tions" and? secret work in our un-

ions. —A. E.

WHY WORKERS' UNITY?
Speaker;

JOSEPH CARTER
Friday Evening, Jan. 19, 1934, 8 pm

at
SPARTACUS HALL

313—53rd Street, Brooklyn, N. Y.

Auspices: Bay Ridge, S. T. C
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"State Capitalism"

During the last period, Urbahns, incidentally, has
created a new theory : the Soviet economic structure, it ap-
pears, is a variety of "state capitalism". The "progress"
lies in that Urbahns has descended from his terminological
exercises in the sphere of the political superstructure down
to the economic foundation. But this descent—alas !—did
him no good.

According to Urbahns, the newest form of self-defense

of the bourgeois regime is state capitalism: one need only
take a look at the corporate "planned" state in Italy, Ger-
many, and the United States. Accustomed to broad ges-
tures, Urbahns also throws in here the U. S. S. K. We shall

speak of this later. Insofar as the matter touches the capi-
talist states, Urbahns concerns himself with a very import-
ant phenomenon of our epoch. Monopoly capital has long
since outgrown both the private ownership of the means of
production and the boundaries of the national state. Par-
alyzed, however, by its own organizations, the working class
was unable to free in time the productive forces of society
from their capitalist fetters. Hence arises the protracted
epoch of- economic and political convulsions. The produc-
tive forces pound against the barriers of private property
and of national boundaries. The bourgeois governments
are obliged to pacify the mutiny of their own productive
forces with a police club. This is what constitutes the so-
called "planned economy". Insofar as the state attempts
to harness and discipline capitalist anarchy, it may be call-

ed conditionally "state capitalism".

But we should remember that originally Marxists un-
derstood by state capitalism only the independent economic
enterprises of the state itself. When the reformists dream-
ed of overcoming capitalism by means of the municipaliza-
tion or governmentalization of ever greater numbers of
transport and industrial enterprises, the Marxists used to
reply in refutation: this is not socialism hut state capitalism.
Subsequently, however, this concept acquired a broader
meaning, and begun to apply to all the varieties of state
intervention into economy; the French use the word "etat-
ism" (statification) in this sense.

But Urbahns not only expounds the travails of "state
capitalism"—he appraises them after his own manner. In-
sofar as it is generally possible to understand him, he pro-
nounces the regime of "state capitalism" to be a necessary
and, moreover, a progressive stage in the development of
society, in the same sense as trusts are progressive com-
pared with the disparate enterprises. So fundamental an
error in appraising capitalist planning is enough to bury
any approach whatsoever.

While, during the epoch of the capitalist upswing to
which the war put an end, it was possible to view—under
certain political pre-conditions—the various forms of stati-

fication as progressive manifestations, that is, cousider that
state capitalism acts to lead society forward and facilitates

the future economic labor of the proletarian dictatorship

;

the present "planned economy" must be viewed as a stage
that is reactionary through and through: state capitalism
drives to tear economy away from the world wide division
of labor, to adapt the productive forces to the Procrustean
bed of the national state; to constrict production artificially
in some branches and to create just as artificially other
branches by means of enormous unprofitable expenditures.
The economic policies of the present state—beginning with
tariff walls upon the ancient Chinese pattern and ending
with the episodes of forbidding the use of machinery under
Hitler's "planned economy"—attain an unstable regulation
at the cost of causing the national economy to decline, bring-
ing chaos into world relations, and completely disrupting the
monetary system which will be very much needed for social-
ist planning. The present state capitalism neither prepares
nor lightens the future work of the socialist state, but, 01

the contrary, creates for it colossal additional difficulties.

The proletariat let slip a series of opportune periods for
the seizure of power. Through this it has created the con-
ditions for Fascist barbarism—in politics; and for the de-
•tructive work of "state capitalism"—in economy. After
the conquest of power, the proletariat will have to pay
economically for its political lapses.

The Economy oi the U.S.S.R.

However, what interests us most within the limits of
this analysis is the circumstance that Urbahns attempts to
include also the economy of the U. S. S. H. under the term
"state capitalism." And while so doing he refers—it is

hardly believable !—to Lenin. There is only one possible
way of explaining this reference: as the eternal inventor
who creates a new theory a month, Urbahns has no time to
read the books he refers to. Lenin did actually apply the
term "state capitalism" but not to the Soviet economy as
a whole, only to a certain section of it : the foreign conces-
sions, the mixed industrial and commercial companies, and,
in part, to the peasant, and largely kulak co-operatives un-
der state control. All these are indubitable elements of
capitalism; but since they are controlled by the state, and
even function as mixed companies through its direct partici-
pation, Lenin conditionally, or, according to his own ex-
pression "in quotes", called these economic forms, "state
capitalism". The conditioning of this term depended upon
the fact that a proletarian, and not a bourgeois state was
involved; the quotation marks were intended to stress just
this difference of no little importance. However, insofar
as the proletarian state allowed private capital and permit-
ted it within definite restrictions to exploit the workers, it

shielded bourgeois relations under one of its wings. In this
strictly limited sense, one could speak of "state capitalism."

Lenin came out with this very term at the time of the
transition to the NEP, when he presupposed that the con-
cessions and the "mixed companies", that is, enterprises
based upon the correlation of state and private capital, would
occupy a major position in Soviet economy alongside of the
pure state trusts and syndicates. In contradistinction to
the state capitalist enterprises,—concessions, etc., that is

—

Lenin defined the Soviet trusts and syndicates as "enter-
prises of a consistently socialist type." Lenin envisioned

Tbe Class Nature ofthe Soviet

State - by LeonTrosky

the subsequent development of Soviet economy, of industry
in particular, as a competition between the state captalist
and the pure state enterprises.

We trust that is clear now within what limits Lenin
used this term which has led Urbahns into temptation. In
order to round out the theoretical catastrophe of the leader
of the "Lenin ( I) Bund", we must recall that contrary to
Lenin's original expectations neither the concessions nor the
mixed companies played any appreciable role whatsoever in
the development of Soviet economy. Nothing has now re-
mained generally of these "state capitalist" enterprises. On
the other hand, the Soviet trusts whose fate appeared so very
murky at the dawn of the NKP underwent a gigantic devel-
opment in the years after Lenin's death. Thcs, if one were
to use Lenin's terminology conscientiously and with some
comprehension of the matter, one would have to say that
the Soviet economic development passed by completely the
stage of "state capitalism", and unfolded along the channe'
of the enterprises of the "consistently socialist type".

Here, however, we must also forestall any possible mis-
understandings, and this time of just the opposite charac-
ter. Lenin chose his terms with precision. He called the
trusts not socialist enterprizes, as the Stalinists now label
them, but enterprizes of the "socialist type". Under Lenin's
pen, this subtle terminological distinction implied that the
trusts will have the right to be called socialist not by type
not by tendency, that is ; but by their genuine content, after
the rural economy will have been revolutionized; after the
contradiction between the city and the village will have been
destroyed

;
after men will have learned to fully satisfy all

human wants; jn other words, only in proportion as a real
socialist society would arise on the bases of nationalized in-
dustry and collectivized rural economy. Lenin conceived
that the attainment of this goal would require the successive
labors of two*or three generations, and moreover, in indis-
soluble connection with the development of the international
revolution.

To summarize. Under state capitalism, in the strict
sense of the word, we must understand the management of
industrial and other enterprizes by the bourgeois state on
its own account, or the "regulating" intervention of the
bourgeois state into the workings of private capitalist enter-
prises. By state capitalism "in quotes" Lenin meant the
control of the proletarian state over private capitalist en-
terprizes and reiatiors. Not one of tl ese definitions aDrfiei
from any side to the present Soviet economy. It remains
a deep secret what concrete economic content Urbahns him-
self puts into his understanding of the Soviet "state capi-
talism". To put it plainly, his newest theory is entirely
built around a badly read quotation.

Bureaucracy and the Ruling Class

There is, however, also another theory concerning the
"non-proletarian" character of the Soviet state, much more
ingenious, much more cautious, but not any more serious.
The French social democrat Lucien Laurat, Blum's col-
league and Souvarine's teacher, has written a booklet defend-
ing the view that the Soviet society, being neither proletarian
nor bourgeois, represents an absolutely new type of a class
organization, because the bureaucracy not only rules over
the proletariat politically but also exploits it economically,
devouring that surplus value which hitherto fell to the lot
of the bourgeoisie. Laurat invests his revelations with the
weighty formulae of Das Kapital, and, in this manner gives
an appearance of profundity to his superficial and purel*
descriptive "sociology". The compilator is obviously un-
aware that his entire theory had been formulated, only with
much more fire and splendor, over thirty years ago by
the Russo-Polish revolutionist Makhaisky, who was sup-
erior to his French vulgarizer in that he awaited neither the
October revolution nor the Stalinist bureaucracy in order
to define "the dictatorship of the proletariat" as a scaffold
for the commanding posts of an exploiting bureaucracy But
even Makhaisky did not suck his theory out of his thumb-
he only "deepened" sociologically and economically the an-
archistic prejudices against state socialism. Makhaisky
by the way, also utilized Marx's formulae but in a marine-
much more consistent than Laurat's

: according to Makhai-
sky, the author of Das Kapital covered up, with malice
aforethought, in his formulae of reproduction (volume II),
that portion of surplus value which would be devoured by
the socialist intelligentsia (the bureaucracy).

In our own time, a "theory" of this kind, but without an
exposure of Marx, the exploiter, was defended by Myasni-
kov who procamied that the dictatorship of the proletariatm the Soviet Union had been supplanted by the hegemony
of a new class

:
the social bureaucracy. In all probability,

Laurat borrowed his theory, directly or indirectly, precisely
from Myasmkov, investing it only with a pedantically
learned air. For completeness sake it should also be-

added that Laurat has assimilated all the mistakes (and only
the mistakes) of Rosa Luxemburg, among them even those
that she herself had renounced.

Let us, however, examine more closely the "theory" it-
self. The class has an exceptionally important and more-
over a scientifically restricted meaning to a Marxist A
class is defined not by its participation in the distribution
of the national income alone, but by its independent role in.

the general structure of economy and by its independent
roots in the economic foundation of society. Each class
(the feudal nobility, the peasantry, the petty bourgeoisie,
the capitalist bourgeoisie, and the proletariat) works out
its own special forms of property. The bureaucracy lacks
all these social traits. It has no independent position in
the process of production and distribution. It has no in-
dependent property roots. Its functions relate basically to
the political technique of class rule. The existence of a
bureaucracy, in all its variety of forms and differences in
specific weight, characterizes every class regime. Its power
is of a reflected character. The bureaucracy is indissolu-
bly bound up with ruling economic class, feeding itself upon

the social roots of the latter, maintaining itself and falling

together with it.

Class Exploitation and Social Parasitism

Laurat will say that he "does not object" to the bur-

eaucracy being paid for its -labor insofar as it fulfills the

necessary political, economic, and cultural functions; but

what is involved is its uncontrolled appropriation of an
absolutely disproportionate part of the national income : pre-

cisely in this sense does it appear as the "exploiting class".

This argument, based on undubitable facts, does not, how-
ever, change the social physiognomy of the bureaucracy.

Always and in every regime, the bureaucracy devours
no small portion of surplus value. It might not be unin-

teresting, for example, to compute what portion of the na-
tional income is devoured by the Fascist locusts in Italy or
Germany! But this fact, of no small importance by itself,

is^entireiy insufficient to transform the Fascist bureaucracy
into an independent ruling class. It is the hireling of the

bourgeoisie. True, this hireling straddles the boss's neck,
tears from his mouth at times the juciest pieces, and spits

on his bald spot besides. Say what you will, a most incon-

venient hireling! But, nevertheless, only a hireling. The
bourgeoisie abides with him because without him, it and its

regime would absolutely go to the dogs.

Mutatis Mutandis (changing what should be changed),
what iias been said above can be applied to the Stalinist

bureaucracy as well. It devours, wastes, and embezzles a
considerable portion of the national income. Its manage-
ment costs the proletariat very dearly. In the Soviet so-

ciety, it occupies an extremely privileged position not only
in the sense of having political and administrative preroga-
tives but also in the sense of possessing enormous material
advantages. Still, the biggest apartments, the juicest steaks,
and even Rolls Koyces are not enough to transform the
bureaucracy into an independent ruling class.

Inequality, moreover, such crying inequality, would,
of course, be absolutely impossible in a socialist society. But
contrary to official and semi-official lies the present Soviet
regime is not socialist but transitional. It still bears within
it the monstrous heritage of capitalism, social inequality in
particular, not only between the bureaucracy and the pro-
letariat, but also within the bureaucracy itself and within
the proletariat. At the given stage, inequality still remains,
within certain limits, the bourgeois instrument of socialist

progress: differential wages, bonuses, etc., as stimuli for
emulation.

While it explains the inequality, the transitional ohar-
acter of the present system nowise justifies those monstrous,
open, and secret privileges that have been arrogated to them-
selves by the uncontrolled tops of the bureaucracy. The
Left Opposition did not await the revelations of Urbahns,
Laurat, Souvarine and Simone Weil*, etc., before an-
nouncing that the bureaucracy in all its manifestations is

pulling apart the moral tie-rods of the Soviet society; en-
gendering an acute and a lawful dissatisfaction among the
masses ; and preparing the ground for great dangers. Never-
theless, the privileges of the bureaucracy by themselves do
not change the bases of the Soviet society, because the bur-
eaucracy derives its privileges not from any special pro-
perty relations, peculiar to it as a "class", but from those
property relations which have been created by the October
revolution, and which are fundamentally adequate for the
dictatorship of the proletariat.

To put it plainly, insofar as the bureaucracy robs the
people (and this is done in various ways by every bureau-
cracy), we have to deal not with class exploitation, in the
scientific sense of the word, but with social parasitism, al-

though on a very large scale. During the middle ages the
clergy constituted a class or an estate, insofar as its rule
depended upon a specific system of land property and forced
labor. The present day church constitutes not an exploit-

ing class but a parasitic corporation. It would be silly

to actually speak of the American clergy as a special ruling
class

; yet, it is indubitable that the priests of the different

colors and denominations devour in the United States a big
portion of the surplus value. In its traits of parasitism,
the bureaucracy, as well as the clergy, approximates to the
lumpen-proletariat, which likewise does not represent, as is

well known, an independent "class".

* Having fallen into despair < ver the "unsuccessful' experiments
of the dictatorship o£ the proletariat, Simone Weil has found
solace in a new vocation : the defense of her personality against
soicety. The hoary formula of liberalism, vivified with cheap an-
archistic exaltation ! And think of it—Simone Weil speaks loftily

about our "illusions". She and :hose like her require m:iny years
of siubborn perseverance in order to free themselves from the most
reactionary lower middle class prejudices. Appropriately enough her
.lew views have found a haven in an organ that hears the ob-

viously irionlc name, "The Proletarian Revolution". This Louzon
publication is ideally suited for revolutionary melancholiacs, and
political rentiers living on the dividends from their capital of re-

collections, and pretentious philosophizes who will perhaps adhere
to the revolution after it will have been achieved.

(To be continued)

See the Play that Has Stirred Thousands

"PEACE ON EARTH"
AT

THE MILITANT BENEFIT SHOWING
HERE IS AN OPPORTUNITY FOR ALL OUR
FRIENDS AND SYMPATHIZERS TO WITNESS
ONE OF THE SEASON'S BEST PLAYS AND
AT THE SAME TIME HELP THE ONLY
MARXIST PAPER IN THE COUNTRY

— THE MILITANT

Civic Repertory Theatre, 14th St. & 6th Ave.

THURSDAY EVENING, FEBRUARY 8, 1931, at 8:45 P. M.

[Tickets at 30c, 45c, 60c, 75c, $1.00 are available at 136 E. 16th St.,

New York City or 154 Wefklns St., Brooklyn, N. Y.

NOTES OF A
JOURNALIST

By Alpha

KOLTZOV IN PARIS
By means of telegraphic dis-

patches from Paris, Koltzov, the cor-

respond eiit of the Pravda, keeps the
Russian workers informed about
the course of the Leipzig Trial. Here
is what he writes:

"The former Trotskyite, the pre-

sent Nazi deputy to Reichstag, Kar-
wahne takes the witness stand. His
present role belits his past most
propei ly What is most remark-
able about Karwalme's deposition
is that it is entirely devoted to the
defense of the position of the Trot-
skyite Katz group who fought, if

you please, against 'the impossible
internal regime of the German Oom-
limiiist Parly, a Fascist deputy
championing Trotsky ite theses dur-
ing a Fascist trial and in the pre-

sence of Communist tigliters who
are being condemned to death

—

there you have the proper and be-

litting harvest that lias sprung from
(he seeds of Trotskyite teachings!"

Stalinists by tens of thousands
have deserted and are deserting to

National- Socialism. Many of them
tKissed in review during the Leipzig

trial as witnesses. Among the rene-

gades, of course, there could have
a former Left Oppositionist. Rut
neither the j;roup of Ivan Katz nor
Karwahne ever had the slightest

connection with "Trotskyism" Kar-
wahne renounced not only the ideas

«f the Communist parly o£ which he
was one time a member but also the

semi-anarchist ideas of Ivan Katz's

group. Koltzov, however, refuses

to forgive Karwahne his past. Kolt-

nov is adamant as regards the

past. Is it, perhaps, because his

own past is not entirely unblem-
ished V

No; that is not the reason why.
Koltzov is the consummation of the

type of appointed careerists. Dur-
ing the period of the October rev,

olution he was the most rabid foe

ot the Bolsheviks; during the years

of the Civil War he prowled In the

Ukraine working tor Petlure's and
other white-guard ist papers. After

the Red Army had cleared the

Whites out of the Ukraine, he ar-

rived in Moscow. Knowing full

well that he had no choice, Koltzov
offered his sprightly pen to the ser-

vices of the proletarian dictatorship

(naturally «ith the proviso that

he receive rooming ijiiarters and a

privileged payok — rations-card).

The then editor of the Pravda Buch-
,'si'in was in a considerable quaudry,

"His pen is sprightly enough—said

he—but his personality is awfully

dirty."

After the inception of the Left Op-
position, Koitssor did not know for

a iong time which way to turn, and'

he tried to secure himself with both

camps. Moreover, because of bis

congenital make-up, he had become
very much accustomed to wag his

uiil before Sosnovsky, the outstand-

ing and most iniiuential of Soviet

journalists. The moment the lead-

ers or the Lett Opposition were sent

into exile (December 1S)27), Koltzov

began spreading gossip about Sos-

novsky in order to purify himself

completely in tiie eyes of the rulers.

He did not got off scot-free. Sos-

uovsky's wife slapped his face in the

Holshoi Theatre at lioscow. Not
(.nly the Lett Oppositionists but

even the most hide-bound bureau-

crats welcomed warmly the "gest-

ure" of the energetic revolutionist

;

everybody without exception concur-

red that never had a slap in the face

leached its destination so expeditely

and so appropriately.

After this bit of biographical in-

iurmatiom we trust that Koltzov's

Parisian communiques regarding

the "Trotskyism." of Karwahne will

not require any further commentar-

ies.

* « + •

A PUMPKIN IN THE DIR-
ECTOR'S OFFICE

The Pravda falls into raptures de-

scribing iiow a director in charge

«f a plant producing precision in-

struments is busy at the same time

with a garden, a dairy, and a rab-

bit farm and so forth; 'This sum-
jner—writes the newspaper duriug

;the drouth, the workers at the close

of the working day came to the gar-

dens of the Sovkhoz with their

:pails and watered the plants. In

.order to save them from withering

•away." We are here told about a

ifactory garden. But what happens

.in this event, to the 7-hour working
day? The Pravda, still enraptured.

rei>orts the results o£ the double

'labor; "the factory kitchens will be

completely supplied with vegetables

no small portion of the crop

will tie allotted to the workers for

individual use." What a fearful

tenseness in the foodstuffs situation

peeps out at us from this pathetic

-article!

BRONX OPEN FORUM
WHAT IS CONGRESS DOING

FOR THE WORKERS?
Speaker:

WILLIAM MATHESON
Thursday, January 35, 1934, 8 P.M.

WILKINS AVE. HALL,
1330 Wilklns Ave., nr Freeman Ave,

ADMISSION 15 Cents
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EDITORIAL
TLe Great American Skin-Game

' HEN Roosevelt said in a speech on the radio

that all the steps taken under his administra-

tion fit consistently into a general program, he was
ri&hi m one respect, bven if some of the shots miss

lire, there is ao aouDt ot their aim and purpose—that

is, to lilt American capitalism out of the crisis at

the expense of Us imperalist rivals abroad and the

workers at home. Every item of the program is de-

signed to work in one or both of these directions,

usually both.

The monetary policy is the latest illustration.

Despite conflicting interests in the camp of the ex-

ploiters, the general interest of the dominant section

is served at the present moment by lowering the gold

content of the dollar. The OO-cent dollar is calcul-

ated to give American capitalists a weapon in their

assault on the world market—the cheaper dollar re-

duces the price of American goods in terms of for-

eign currencies and cuts under the foreign com-

petitors. At the same time the new monetary policy

reduces the real wages of the workers and lowers the

cost of production—a necessary measure to streng-

then the competing power of American capital in the

world market.

The Roosevelt technique combines a ruthless ag-

gression in the service of the imperialist masters

with the most elaborate deception of the masses. The

NRA, a trap for the workers and a death blow to a

large section of little business people, is put through

as a Magna Charta of the '"people". Huge naval ap-

propriations and deliberate preparations for war are

accompanied by a sadden flood of tear-jerking paci-

fist oratory. Sermons on the "forgotten man" pre-

cede—and; follow—the attacks on real wage stand-

ards, as denunciations of the "money-changers" go

along with new concessions fo the big sharks of

finance.

Roosevelt has helpers in this game. The official

labor leaders testify to his friendship for labor and

hail him as the heaven-sent champion. Liberals swear

by his fairness.—And, to our shame, the representa-

tives of the Soviet Union certify to his pacifist in-

tentions.

There is no use denying the effectiveness of

Roosevelt's methods of fooling the people. His skill

in this respect is no small part of his value to the

ruling class of America. Barnum, who made a life-

time business Of fooling suckers, was a cljimsy am-

ateur beside thei presidential expert in the greal

American skin-game.

Tne Expulsions in Local 9
,ECBNT events in Local 9 of the International

Ladies Garment Workers Union bring a burn-

ing question of trade union policy to the fore. The
entire executive board of the local has been removed

from office after a trial by the General Executive

Board of the International and the individual mem-
bers of the local board are barred from holding office

for two years.

Such violent infringements by reactionary of-

ficials on the autonomy of Left wing iocals are au old

story in the lahor movement and have to be expected.

The labor agents of tbe bosses would not be true to

their mission if they did not resort to such measures

against the militants. What is new and instructive

in the Local 9 affair is the ground given for the re-

moval. The members of the local executive board

were charged with allegiance to the Needle Trades

Industrial Union. They were accused of working in

the International under the instructions of the Stalin-

ist union. On this ground, with the help of such

'"evidence" as the Stalinist leaders supplied, by their

concrete acts as well as by their known policy, the

local board members were found guilty and removed
from office.

The violation of the democratic rights of local

organizations to choose their own officials is an issue

which ought to rouse the rank and file against the

reactionary usurpers. Under normal conditions such

an issue can be one of the most effective means of

struggle against them. This has been so in the past

history of the needle trades, and not only there. A
Left wing which stands on firm ground and follows

a correct policy can make the labor fakers pay dearly

for trespassing on the rights of the rank and file.

Why is it no so in this case? What enables

Dubinsky to override the local with impunity without

fearing a revolt in the other locals? The answer is

clear. The Left wing does not stand on firm ground.

Their connection, directly or indirectly with the In-

dustrial Union, lays them wide open to the accusation

that they are working in the International only for

the purpose of splitting off little sections. This is

the known policy of the Stalinists. For this purpose

they maintain their paper organization.

Such a course is fatal for the Left wing mili-

tants in the International. It is impossible to work
effectively in one union in the interest of a rival,

especially a discredited rival that has no real basis

lo exist. This, lo Ihe workers, means more splits,

and they have had enough of that for fhe present.

Such n course only compromises the militants and
provides the reactionaries with all the pretexts they

need to break up the Left wing crystallization and
remove its representatives in the union apparatus.

The hopeless position of the Left wingi in this

case, which robs it of the possibility to organize a

real tight against the arbitrary actions of the bureau-

crats, in another horrible example of Stalinist bank-

ruptcy in the trade union movement. Also— it is

another warning of the necessity to make a clean

break with it before the Left wing can begin serious

work inside the International,

The loss of the executive board in Local » by a

mere order of the bureaucrats is a serious blow. But
if it leads the Left wing workers to examine closely

into the reasons for this defeat and to discard the

tactics which made it so easily possible the lesson

will be worth nil ii cost and more. Rvery new ex-

perience leads to the same conclusion: The condition

for fhe revival of a genuine Left wing in the needle

trades unions is a complete break with the suicidal

I>oIicy of Stalinism.
• * » *

War Sparks Fly in the Far East
(Continued from page 1)

The Sixty-Cent Dollar

A :

showered down upon the American workers, the

(iO-cent dollar takes now a place. It is not enough for

the dollars in the pay envelope to be fewer; they are

now also to be smaller—almost, by half.

On top of the direct wage cuts which have so

fearfully reduced the income of the employed work-
ers, there is now to be added an indirect wage cut of

devastating proportions. The unemployed, half sub-

sisting on the relief lists must suffer a drastic cut

in the purchasing power of paltry relief allowances.

However Roosevelt's manipualtions with the mone-
tary system may work out in other respects, the de-

valuation of the dollar cannot fail to have the im-

mediate effect of depressing fhe real wages of the

workers.

Every form of inflation works this way. But

Roosevelt's move to cheapen the dollar strikes at the

workers with exceptional force because it does not

stand alone as a single measure; it follows and is

tied «p with other measures in the "New Deal" pro-

gram which will obstruct the instinctive movement
to raise the money wages proportionally. Under the

NRA codes wages have been fixed at a low level on
the basis of the old dollar values. These codes pro-

vide the employers in advance with a form of legal

sanction and governmental authority to resist any de-

mand for wage increases to compensate for the de-

preciation of the dollar.

Thof working masses who have taken Roosevelt

at his word and trusted him as their friend are due
for a double disappointment. When they draw their

wages in 60-cent dollars the fine speeches, which
raised such hopes, will begin to sound like a mockery.
And then; when the workers begin the unavoidable
fight for a readjustment of the money wages, they will

find that the NRA, with all its codes and complicated

machinery, stands in the way. The masses thought
the NRA was designed for their benefit and protec-

tion. This was an unfounded idea. In the next per-

iod there will be even less ground for any illusion in

this respect.

clarations to the contrary, the

time has come particularly to em-
phasize that In the actual and now
much more open maneuvers and
preparations for military conquests

of new markets, for the redivision

of the world, American imperialism

plays the dominant part. It is al-

ready laying the basis to become
the greatest aggressor. At breath-

taking speed it is moving forward
to the point where the ordinary im-

perialist pillage and thievery cou-

pled with increasing political In-

tel vention becomes transformed into

conquest by other means—by means
of the most ingenious war imple-

ments modern industry can devise.

That is the only correct explana-

tion to the Roosevelt naval construc-

tion proiiurm for an American Navy
"seciind to none" By September 1

hist year a total of Hit war ships, to

cost $238,000,000 had been contract-

ed for; construction began imme-
diately under the aegis of the '"New

Deal". That is also fhe explana-

tion of the discovery by General
McArthur, chief-of-staff, that the

strength of the American army is

far below the ordinary margin of

safety.

Tiie Game of American Imperialism

Those who control affairs in the

United States pursue their own
aims toward the Soviet Union and
in relation to the Far East. No one
should be deceived by the alleged

peaceful intentions of Soviet recog-

nition. It was calculated on gain-

ing access to the huge Soviet mar-
ket. But as far as the American
government is concerned it was also

hastened by the unbridled advance
of the Japanese in Manchuria. Jap
iine.se imperialism puts its claws

order to strengthen the Soviet Un- lean recognition of the Soviet Un-
ion? Is this a sign of a friendlier

attitude? Not at all. The imper-
ialist government at Washington
understand the Japanese intentions

at the Soviet border as well as the

Japanese imperialists understand

the intended American invasion of

China.

Far East Tension Increases

Both aim at the further partition-

ing of dismembered China and the

further wubjugation and exploita-

tion of the Chinese masses already
tiled white by the imperialist rob-

ber bands. The Japanese war lords

show their growing inclination to

strike northward against the Soviet

Union at fhe earliest possible date
and before the latter can strengthen

its industrial structure by means of

closer trade relations with the Uni-

ted States.

Unquestionably this fits right in

with the Roosevelt policies. 11

holds the prospect.s of speeding up
American exports to the Soviet

market and, above all, the prospects

I hat the Japane.se war lords may
break their ieetli at the Soviet

border. After that the possibilities

of American mastery in China would
increase. I«i this .sense the Amer-

ion undoubtedly tends to accelerate

the Japanese war plans.

But this will also show the more
clearly why we should not be de-

ceived about the peaceful intentions

of the American government in

granting recognition. It is plainly

it matter of ruthlessly advancing
the most direct interests of Amer-
ican imperialism. It brings the

danger of imperialist war as well as
the danger of an attack upon the

Soviet liniou much nearer.

When President Roosevelt recog-

nized the Soviet Union the capital-

ist press of the country drew a

clear line of demarcation between
the present Stalin leadership and
tiie former leadership of Lenin.

American imperialism remains
the ciiief enemy of October.

—ARXE SWABECK.

IN THK NEXT ISSUE
Several Important articles are

held over till next week on account
of space limitations

NOTE
The discussion article on the NRA

which is concluded on Page Two of

this issue is by Harry Brand.

THE SILVER SHIRTS
(Continued from page 1)

between the world of the "light

and the "shade". He lectured to

nice gullible Christian ladies and
gentlemen on Ihe results of the

clairvoyant and ctairaudieut com-
munications, undoubtedly thrilling

them to their toe noils, hoodwinking
into a juicy morsel covering somejthem out of all rationality and pro-
"j00,000 square miles, a land richviding them with a convenient es-

iu natural resources and having a cape from the harsh realities of life.

LABOR LEADERS AND NRA
The A. F. of L. has issued its an-

nual business review which claims

three gains for the workers under

the NRA. At the same time the

statement criticizes the NRA for

not giving the labor leaders greater

representation in the bodies set up

by the code apparatus. The A. F.

of L. report says that the gains

have been : greater employment,

shorter hours and increase in pay.

The statement adds that the work-

ers are "better organized to handle

their problems and share in indus-

trial control than they were last

year."

The three gains are qualified' with

a few ifs and buts which do not add

clarity. No conclusions have been

drawn by the statement; regarding

fhe relation of the working class to

the NRA. In fact many bank re-

ports have presented labor's prob-

lems with greater clarity.

Basic Problem Untouched

The report says that 1,800,000

laborers have been put back to

work. But they do not State at

what weekly wage. We know that

the great majority of those who
returned to work have been placed

on the minimum wage rate. Others

are on piece work with weekly

earnings far below the blanket code

minimum. Four and a half million

have been given temporary work
under the Civil and Public works

programs. The report fails to ex-

plain that this is just another form

of work-relief. These millions were

taken oft the relief list and were

compelled to work for the equival-

ent of relief in order to carry them

through the winter. The basic

problem of unemployment under the

capitalist system, the return of the

workers to industry, has not been

solved. The basic problem Is not

even touched.

Seduction in Real Wages
The hourly wage increase is re-

ported to be 5J cents, and is qual-

ified by the fact that this has not

compensated fori the shorter hours

nor the rise in prices. The report

also Informs us that wage gains

have been made by low-paid work-
ers but that workers with a higher

wage rate have been forced to a
lower living standard. What the

report fails to say is the follow-

ing: That the rise in money wages
coincided with a reduction in real

wages due to the increase of prices

of the essentials. Further, the

number of high paid workers forc-

ed to a lower standard of living

outweigh the number ot low paid

workers who obtained ft slight in-

crease.

The main point, however, is en-

tirely missed or covered up in the

A. F. of L. report. Granting for

the moment that some of the work-

ers can register a small gain in

hours, wages and employment, even

though the rest of the Class has

sunk lower, the fact remains that

this "gain" is a cheap price for the

capitalists to pay to keep the work-

ers in check while they distribute

billions for their own class at the

same time. The NRA and all of

the Internal measures for recovery,

as well as the proposed eleven bil-

lion dollar budget, are for the bene-

fit of capitalist class. Naturally,

they can afford to pay the price of

a few crumbs to the working clasii

in order to he left in peace to find

a way out of the crisis. The A. F.

of L. leaders help the capitalists in

this game.

Green Appeals to Capitalists

The A. F. of L. report devotes a

couple of paragraphs to the wage
slave; the rest is a warning to the

capitalist class. Not a warning that

the A. F. of L. will lead the work-

ers in struggle against the capital-

ists, but a warning that the capi-

talists had better be careful lest

the workers get out of control. And
the best way to keep the workers

in control is to give us, the labor

leaders, more of a hand in the af-

fairs of the NRA and •industrial

control". Such is <Jreen's basic

argument.

The report warns the capitalists

that they had better get busy and
not let the government take the

whole initiative. Roosevelt knows
how to use Green and Company—
so why not you, the capitalists? The
report warns against currency in-

flation but has praise for the other
forms of inflation being carried out.

The report ends by begging the
capitalists and their government to

give labor representation on the
mechanism established with each
code adopted. The A. F. of L. lead-
ers desire to extend the present
methods of class collaboration used
by the NRA.

Bole of Labor Leaders in N. B. A.

They were allowed in the first

committees which were established

to muffle and beat down the first

strike wave. They did their job
well and are reserved a place to

prevent strikes and to break them.
The capitalists needed them for this

job and allow them to continue in

this position. The A. F. of L. re-

port is a plea for the extension of
these "privileges" in the govern-
ment machinery. The capitalists

will grant such an extension when
the need for it is clear to them, that
is when the class storms break out
more turbulently.

To the A. F. of L. leaders' policy
of class collaboration should be
counterposed the workers' struggle
for the organization and recognition

of shop committees in every estab-
lishment. Shop committees, in con-
junction with trade unions, fighting
on the basis of the class struggle,
constitute the apparatus which
should be counterposed to the class-

eollaboratfon apparatus defended' by
Green & Co.

—HUGO OEHLER.

iiopulation of 40,000,0(10. Recent re-

ports from the Far East reveal that

in the North China market. Ameri-
can trade is now below 15% of the

total at Tientsin as compared to

12.2% in J02R while the Japanese
trade accounts for more than 40?',

of fhe total.

In which direction is Japan head-
ed? It is pilfering sniping, intimid-

ating and terrorizing at the Soviet „;„ associates
border. Its military forces are

pointed toward the maritime pro-

vince of Vladivostok. But in any
event it will also pursue the objec-

tive of further intrenchment in

China. There it will encounter in

the main the opposition of the Uni-

ted States.

The U. S. Versus Japan

China is today the most coveted

booty. The fewer countries that

are left in the world today into

which the imperialist powers can
export capital profitably, that is,

colonies and dependent nations, the

more bitter is the fight for the sub-

jugation and partition of such na-

tions. It is a life and death mat-

ter for American imperialism to

find these fields for greater subjuga-

tion and partition. Hence its atten-

tion is now turning more directly

to the Far Bast.

The Japanese imperialist diplo-

mats and military leaders under-

stand this perfectly well. They
never fail to make it clear. They
never fail to mention the role of

the United States in the same breath

when they hurl insults against the

Soviet Union. Their statements

abound in belligerency. General

i\raki, the fire eating supreme lead-

er of present day Japanese affairs,

declared recently before the Jap-

anese Supreme War Council that

China is being supported in its anti-

Japanese policies by the United

States. He points to the fifty mil-

lion dollar wheat and cotton loan

as proof. "There is no telling what
America will do," declared Araki,

"when her navy is definitely super-

ior to Japan's after 1935." Iri the

same speech the general conjured

up the sepctre of concentration of

the red army in the Fast. The Jap-

anese foreign minister, Koki Hirota,

two days after he assumed office,

on September 14, declared ; "The
United States should keep her hands
off eastern affairs."

Japan Moving against Soviet Union

In this furiottsly developing ten-

sion in the Far East the part play-

ed by the American government
should not escape our attention. It

has very special objects in the So-

viet recognition in relation to this

situation. It goes without saying

that the Soviet Union on its side

has much to gain from American re-

cognition. But that Is not what
concerns the American government.

The Red Army stands at the far

eastern Soviet ready to defend it.

The Soviet Union seeks no eon-

quests in China. But American im-

perialism does, and it will contend1

with the Japanese for mastery as

it will, contend with the other

powers there to strengthen its own
sphere of influence and lay hold on

the vast Chinese territory.

The Japanese diplomats and mili-

tary leaders, as is known, are pre-

paring for an assault on the Soviet

border. They envision the Soviet Un-
ion becoming strengthened by Am-
erican credits and are undoubtedly
anxious to strike before this takes

place. But does the United States

extend recognition and credits in

I'ossibly I'elley also received returns

which were not so spiritual.

We have every reason to believe

that the Chief-fo-be was likewise

the master of ceremonies in the

great sucker game known as

seances. Dozens of mimeographed
bulletins, called "'readings", packed
with this psychical hocus-pocus,

were mHnfact sired by I'elley and
and retailed at

twenty-five cents a throw. The New
Liberator is jammed from cover to

cover with this metaphysical bun-

combe.

It seems that somewhere in the

year 1932 Mr. Pelley had a new
'revelation" in one of his not un-
common trances—to change tils field

of operations to the social world.

Whether this was caused by a fall-

ing off of receipts in the old racket,

a lust for power at any price, or

possibly a sincere belief, after the

manner of General Goering, who
spent about one year in the Stock-

holm insane asylum as a dope ad-
dict, is not easy to say....

It is not illogical that au Amer-
ican Fascist movement should be

started by a religious freak, a
spiritualist erank. Pelley says he
beard the "word" in California, a

state which is known for its Aimee
McPhersons, Holy-Rollers, Yogi men
and a hundred other kinds and de-

scriptions of religious nuts who are
patronized by degenerated middle
class elements, retired farmers of

Kansas and Iowa, etc., etc. Not
only California. Billy Sunday claims
to have made (!5,4S>2 converfs and
collected lahem!] $120,000 in cos-

mopolitan New York a'one in 1917.

Just think of the fortune he made in

the provinces, the backwoods and
the hinterland.

But the Silver Shirts were start-

ed in the post-depression year, 1932,

and a social platform was needed,

so the Fascist jargon was taken

lock, stock and barrel from fhe

German Minister of Enlightenment.
The Jews. Jewish bankers, Jewish
Communists, Jewish journalists,

et£., ad nauseum are responsible

for all fhe ailments of society from
the time of Adam, and especially

at the present time. Unless this

pest Is wiped out root and branch

the world will go to the dogs. We
will deal with this "philosophy" in

all ifs ramifications in the next ar-

ticle. For the present let us see

what happened to Jlr. Pelley's

spiritualism.

The Psychic Transformed

The transformation was: Mr.
Pelley, the Psychic became Mr, I'el-

ley, the Fascist. .."Chief". Psychic-

ism became the underlying philos-

ophy, just as Aryanism and Teuton
Gods are for Hitler and his Hitler-

ites. It serves a very useful pur-

pose for the Chief. One page
or more of every issue of Liberation

is devoted to this psychic-seanee-

medium buncombe. We wish we
had space to reprint some of these

revelations, for they are indeed, re-

velations of the depths to which
man's ignorance can sink, in this

late day and age, to say nothing of

their unconscious humor. Above
each of these "revelations" appears
this gem which should give some
indication of its content:

"Out of the vastness of Cosmos
the Psychic Antennae tune in on a
Voice. If the Word was made flesh

and spoke once to men, how much
stronger may be its pronouncements
when the handicaps of the flesh are

perished? If we cannot believe

this to Whom or What shall we
look for authority of commitments
)ike the following?...."

Omnipotent, Infallible

The Fascist movement needs fhe

myth of the Impeccability of its

lender, Ihe unassa liability of his

ideas, the nmpiestioiung of his in-

structions (leaving aside terror for

tiie moment], I'elley has or is try-

ing fo attain this end through
his psychism, which gives him fhe
power to prophecy, through his com-
munion with the dead, and there-

lore lo give the right instructions

at the right time. Thus, for in-

stance, in an editorial called "A
Caution to the Restless..." {Liber-

ation, Vol. V, No. 20) which is a
warning to the impatient Silver
Shirts who want to go into aetion
against Jews, bankers and Com-
munists immediately, he makes the
solemn statement i

"But no matter how this declara-

tion is interpreted, from either foe
or supporter, there Is a Higher Im-
port, a Deeper Voice that has faith-

fully In the past instructed the
Chief just when, and where, and
how to move. He has learned to

trust that Voice and act upon it,

and when lie has so acted in the
past he has committed few blun-

ders. But when he has allowed
himself to be swept out of step with
the Infinite, so to speak, he has had
lo retrace his steps at great cost
and sacrifice to the whole great
Silver movement."

"The Higher Import"

"The Chief" admits, for the pre-

sent, that others may learn to feel

this '"Higher Import" and hear this

"Deeper Voice". But he reserves
to himself the right to judge
whether the new prophet has heard
correctly or has been adviced by a
false spirit. That's as far as the
Kame has gone up till now—it needs
a little "democracy". If and when
this movement of ignorance and su-

perstitution attains some power and
influence, then heaven help any Sil-

ver Shirt that dares challenge the
inspired orders of the Chief.

Furlough Protest

by New York

Teachers

(Continued from page 1)

ported. Lefkowltz, legislature agent
of the union and leading knight in

the crusade against the Left wing
in the union made the report. He
apologized for La Guardia ; La
Guardia received the delegation

cordially ; he had inherited a bad
situation ; he didn't want to cut

teachers' pay: he would do it only

as a last resort ; if he did, it

wouldn't be much, only a week or
two ; etc. And Lefkowita went off

to Albany to lobby in Lehman's
stronghold

!

The teachers were stunned by
Lefkowitz's speech and his action.

It was clear to them after the ex-

perience of 1932, when similar

methods were employed by the un-
ion leadership in the right against

the pay cut of that year, that an-

other sell-out was being prepared.

I'nder the urging ot the Left wing
they refused to leave and shouted
for La Guardia who refused to

speak to them.

The Stalinist inspired Class Room
Teachers Groups, a rival organiza-
tion of the Teachers Union, also

came down to the demonstration.
Although they came in the name of

a united tight against paycuts they

played a disruptive role. They de-

manded equal right with the
Teachers Union, which had organ-
ised the demonstration, to send in

a delegation to see La Guardia, in

the name of their organization. And
their delegation attempted to force

its way in to La Guardia, present-

ing the enemy with the spectacle of

a division In the ranks of the pro-

testing teachers.

Outside the leaders of the Stalinist

led Left wing group in the union
urged the teachers not to have any
faith in their delegation and to go
in to see for themselves.

Two things emerged clearly from
the demonstration. As we fore-

told, the problems posed by a mili-

tant fight would help to expose the
policy of the union administration,
and make it possible to discredit its

conservative and even treacherous
leadership. On the other hand
when the teachers were confronting

the class enemy and needed the unity
the Stalinist directed Left wing
group in the union and its counter-
part outside the union appeared in

the role of. disrupters. Of both
these facts the teachers should take
note. —8.

Mystery Shrouds

Fascist Killing of

Van der Lubbe
(Continued front page 1)

Who backs the Silver Shirts,

where do they get finances? The
inscription on the back side of Lib-
eration says that the Silver Shirts

of America are the active civic or-

ganization of the League for Lib-
eration and that both Liberation
and the Galahad Press, Incor-
porated, which publishes the
magazine, are subsidiaries of the
Foundation for Christian Econom-
ics, Incorporated. It should be ijuite

obvious that these are only dummy
corporations shielding some big fin-

ancier or industrialist, in more
than one issue of the modern alch-

emists' Silver sheet "The Chief"
talks of prominent men in the busi-

ness and lay world who consort with
him and tell him state secrets but
who dare not reveal their names for

fear of retaliation intimidation and
blackmail from the "Jewish Press"
and the "Jewish bankers".

Pelley Praises Ford

The March 1931 issue of The New
Liberator has high praise for Henry
Ford who, according to Pelley, "Is

doing, without maudlin sentiment,

the highest type .of construc-
tive spirituality deploying through-
out society by way of mass produc-
tion Industry''. And further, "If

every employer in America, Eng-
land and Germany adopted the Ford
principles this afternoon, and re-

mained there, the world's economic
depression would be ended tomorrow
morning to stay ended."

It is well know that Henry Ford
is a vicious anti-Semite and a no
less vicious hater of organized la-

bor. . .

.

Time, events will bring the real
backers of this mystical, incipient

but barbarian Fascist movement to

the fore. Yes, and possibly more. .

.

—GEORGE CLARKE.

zig on September 28. Soedermann
denied having claimed to be a Pro-
fessor or even a medical doctor,

affirmed he did not and could not
make a medical examination, and
told this story

:

A Dutch) journalist was allowed
to visit Van der Lubbe on behalf of

his family. The authorities invited

Soedermann to go along. He ac-

cepted because of his life-long In-

terest in criminal psychology. On
emerging, he remarked that Van
der Lubbe "looked all right." The
prison officials and Wolff—or both
--translated this vague statement
of a layman into a clean bill of

health from a qualified medical ex-
pert and "Professor".

There is no way of telling whether
Soedermann speaks the truth when
he disclaims responsibility for this

hit of Nazi swindling. But in any
case it is clear that the Nazis want-
ed to cover something up about Van
der Lubbe's condition. And a dead
man tells no tales.

But the four men tiedr with Van
der Lubbe are still alive. Despite

their acquittal they remain in the

clutches of the Nazis. The world
proletariat must continue the fight

to save them from the fate of Van
der Lubbe. —HENRY STRANG.

GROCERY CODE
Affecting over one million work-

ers, the retail food and grocery code
recently signed by President Roose-
velt, provides for starvation condi-

tions. A maximum 48-hour and 6-

day week, with many employers
exempt, and basic weekly minimum
wages from $10 in cities of less

than 2,500 population to $15 in those

of more than 500,000, are offered

the food workers In the latest code
under the NRA. Here is a real

case for union organization.

CHICAGO INTERNATIONAL
LABOR FORUM

2357 North Avenue

Every Sunday Afternoon, 3 P. M.

JANUARY SCHEDULE
Jan. 2&—Germany: An Evaluation

of the Present Situation from

a Socialist Viewpoint.

A Lecture by Arthur McDowell,
Nat'I. Chairman, Young Peoples

Socialist League
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PRICE 2 CENTS

Call General Strike of N. Y Food Workers

About 400 teachers and parents
rallied to an open meeting of the
Board of Education on Wednesday,
January 24, for the purpose of pro-
testing against the continuance of
the city's educational retrenchment
program. After" keeping the dele-

gation waiting for an hour, the
board listened to the spokesmen of
several organizations condemning
the board's inactivity and request
lug it to take, among others, the
following steps:

1. To rescind its order dropping
300 substitutes from the elementary

They came in their hundreds—
the well-clad, the well-fed, the pro-
sperous. The exclusive Waldorf
Astoria, noted the world over for its

cuisine and its service, was crowd-
ed with the elite. Then it happen-
ed. Waiters turned on their heels

and walked to the kitchen. Chefs
turned off the gaa and walked to

meet them. In about 15 minutes,

schools. with placards and cheers, the en-

tnaslastic chefs and waiters were
2. To drop its fight against the streaming down the street to unionw „# „ii„i>,i„ >..„.. „„>.,....

helidquartera Tbe orchestTa play_

ed. Oscar raved. But the guests
went hungry for once.

600 StartStrikeWave
In theWaldorfAstoria
Whole Kitchen and Dining Room Crew March in Body

To Amahjarruted Union Headquarters

The biggest industry in New York, the mammoth hotel and restau-
rant Industry dominated by the biggest banks has flung a challenge to
the workers in the industry, and their challenge has been met—the work-
ers have moved for a GENERAL STRIKE!

The issues involved are clear cut. The bosses who have dictated
their own terms for years, riding rough-shod over the most elementary
demands and rights of the workers do not intend to have their autocratic
control questioned. They will tolerate no union except a puppet of their
own chosing, one over which they have absolute control. They want a
boss's "union"'. The workers want no "guilds" they want a union speak-
ing and acting in their own name and for their demands.

The bosses have spoken in an ambiguous manner for a few months,
temporizing for time. Now they „

are ready, and there is nothing am-"'
"

btguous about their actions. They \-j- i •-.

struck at the workers in the key! | CdCnSFS T TOtCSt
hotel of the industry, in the heart'

of the city—the Waldorf Astoria—: C Q
by discharging Andre Foumigalt, a ECOROItiy T rOflFdlTl
sous-chef who has worked there
since the hotel was put up after the
demolition of the old Peacock Alley.

This worker's Services are no long-

er "satisfactory" to the Hotel and
Restaurants Men's Association be-
cause Andre Fournigalt is an active
member of the Hotel and Restau-
rant branch of the Amalgamated
Food Workers Union, one of the
shop delegates in fact.

Six Hundred in Stoppage

With the exception of a handful
the entire kitchen and dining room
staff of some 600 workers respond-
ed to this challenge by declaring
an immediate, stoppage. The wait-

ers went into the kitchens, the cooks
put out the lights on the stoves.

And at 7 P. M. at the height of the
dinner hour, "the guests" sat at
their tables while the orchestra
played to stimulate their appetites.
Here is how the New Sork Sun

reports the details: "In the dining
rooms waiter captains noticed sud-
denly that they were alone with
the patrons. When no waiters em-
erged from the kitchens with the
orders that had been given they
went in search of them. They
found them standing in groups in
the kitchen, their arms folded." And
side by side with them were stand-
ing the chefs and the entire kitchen
help—also with "their arms folded
The boss, Boomer strode in to give
his ultimatum—he notified the
workers to return to work. But if

the workers stood there with fold-

ed arms, it was only because they
had folded them for action.

They were by no means unpre-
pared for this direct blow of the
bosses, and they knew very well
that the blow that was aimed at a
single worker was aimed at the
very heart of the organization they
have been building for months with
thousands of other workers in the
industry. The course of the bosses
had become clear from the very be-

ginning of the organization drive of
staffs were being infiltrated with
the Amalgamated. The working
"extra-help", an intensive propa-
ganda was carried on by the agents
of the bosses against the Amalgam-
ated, and this campaign was sup-
plemented by an intensive drive for
affiliation with the Hotel Guild.
The bosses' plan was to divide

the workers and to strangle them
in individual hotels and restaurants.
But this time their well laid plans
did not catch the workers unawares.
The union has carried on months of

Intensive preparation for precisely
this emergency; the workers learn-
ed from experience what the "col-

lective bargaining" of the bosses
amounted to. The boss Issues the
orders, the workers are compelled
to accept. They had their own un-
ion ready.

Waldorf Is Signal For Worliers
The action of the workers in

Waldorf Astoria is the signal that
has been awaited for these many
months. All the workers knew that
the bosses would strike precisely at
the strategic point—the Waldorf

Militant Three Times a Week ^During Strike I
Once mOre the Militant is to

appear three times a week!
Once more the price is to be

reduced to one cent a copy!
And we intend to keep on issu-

ing: it for the duration of tbe

strike of the hotel and restaurant

workers of New York.
In the crucial days of the strug-

gle of tbe German workers against

the coming to power of Fascism
last year, the Militant also made
this gigantic effort to appear on
the streets three times a week in-

stead of once, giving news of the
struggle, analyzing the events,

arousing the workers to an under-
standing, to solidarity and to ac-

tion.

Now it is the struggle of thou-
sands of workers in the hotels

and restaurants of New York
which brings us out into the
streets once more in our new form.
During the strike, the Militant

will stand as solid as a rock be-

hind the striking food workers
UNTIL THEY HAVE WON!

The Militant will give the work-
ers' side of the strike—we leave
it to the capitalist press to give
the bosses' side and the bosses'

propaganda and the bosses' lies.

The Militant will stand unshak-
'ably firm for the union which is

conducting the strike—the Amal-
gamated Hotel and Restaurant
Workers Union, helping in every
way it can to strengthen tbe union,
to help it grow, to support every
militant and class conscious ac-
tion and tendency in It.

The Militant has no intention

of being "impartial" and "un-
biased". We are partial. We are
biased. We are prejudiced—be-

cause we are, always have been,
and always will be

FOB THE WORKERS, FIRST,
LAST AND ALWAYS!

Tlte first issue of tbe actual

*hree4Iraesja-week Mflrfcant win
appear on the streets this coming
Monday morning, and every Wed-
nesday, Friday and Monday morn-
ing thereafter. We are making
a supreme effort in this strike—hi
spite of the fact that as this Is

written our financial position Is

extremely difficult. But we are
counting on our numerous friends

to rush money by air-mall and
telegraph to help us cany on.

Strike Lights

. . . and Shadows
"The strike was called over the

firing of the chef de manger (Park
Ave. for fancy cook)." Daily News.
Chef de Manger may be fancy Park
Ave. language but the waiters, chefs,

etc., spoke the real, good, old fash-
ioned working class word "Strike"

that even Oscar could understand.

appointment of eligible high school
teachers by not appealing the test

case initiated by the Unemployed
Teachers Association.

The

Strike

Union's

Demands
The Amalgamated Hotel and

Restaurant Workers Union,
branch of the Amalgamated Food
Workers has issued tbe follow-
ing demands for the New York
City general strike:

Full union recognition.

Union wage scales.

A forty hour week, five days a
week and eight hours a day.
Wages not to be taken out of

tips.

No split watch.
No charge for meals, uniforms

or laundry.

Pay by the week.
Hotel and Restaurant workers!

Support these demands! Join the
Amalgamated Hotel and Restau-
rant Workers Union! Strike till

you win!

3. To provide more work reliel

projects in the school system.

4. To request federal appropria-
tions for school construction.

Dr. George J. Kyau, chairman of
the Board of Education, stated in
his reply, in effect, that the teach-
ers can starve and the board, ac-
cording to I>r. Kyan, must obey its

Wall Street masters and continue
on its present course.

The whole affair clearly demon-
strated that salvation for the teach-
ers will follow only from organiza-
tional unity of employed and unem-
ployed teachers under the banner
of a fighting Teachers' Union.

—H. L.

Union headquarters at 915-8th
Ave. were humming with activity.

Organizers and officials were every-

where. Committee meetings, speech-
<!H, registering of strikers, and pre-

parations for meetings of the work-
ers or other hotels With pre-

cision, order and speed the union
prepared for battle.

"It can't be done. You can't or-

ganize the chefs and waiters in the
exclusive hotels." So said the old
and tired "labor leaders". But the
A. P. W. can do* the impossible

—

and the Waldorf Astoria workers
are proving that, once organized,

chefs and waiters like miners and
clothing workers are fighters from
the drop of the hat,

• > • •

Boomer waited on tables. And

Oscar tried his fat hands at cook-
ing. But the diners couldn't get
as much as a hamburger-oa-rye. It

was very, very sad.

The six hundred waiters and
chefs lined up solid. Oscar appeal-
ed to them. Boomer threatened and
promised. A half dozen scabby
looking stools stepped over to the
other side. As crummy a lot of

scabs as ever licked a boot.

The right to organize The
right to a living wage These are
supposed to be inherent in the con-
stitution of the United Stales. But
whether it be in a mine in Illinois or
a Park Ave. hotel, rights and condi-
tions, recognized or not, can only be
secured by organization and strug-
gle. —OSCAR DE BOOMER.

WORKERS! STAY OUT
UNTIL YOU WIN!

*Plan Big Navy

Program
Congress has endorsed the $285,-

000,000 navy building program pre-

sented to it with the endorsement
of President Roosevelt and design-
ed to build a "navy second to none"
in the feverish international race
for maritime armaments now taking
place between Japanese, British and
American imperialism.

Practically every vehicle of mur-
der and destruction on the high
seas is authorized in the Vinson
Bill presented to the House of Re-
presentatives including aircraft car
liers, destroyers, and submarines
and providing for fifty-four new
vessels in all.

There appears to have been con-

siderable discussion and debate in

the House over the most effective

means for murder on the high seas,

which took the form of a wrangle
over the relative merits of the sii-

inch gun and other powerful head-
blowers.

"Under the leadership of presid-

ent Roosevelt we will sit at the
next International conference table

with a fall treaty navy, built and
building", said the chairman of the
naval committee, Ayers.

The reason for this martial pro-

gram, coming simultaneously with
the pacific statements of the presi-

dent and the budget deficit, occa-

sioning the suspension of the C. W.
A., is the tense situation in the Far
East where Japan threatens Amer-
ican investments and commercial
interests, where the struggle for

the redlvislon of the world comes
in closer proximity.

ThousandsPack Hall:

Walkout Vote Solid

THe Unanimously Adopted Strike Resolution

The following is the resolution
passed unanimously at the huge
overflow membership meeting of
the Amalgamated Hotel and
Restaurant Workers Union on
Wednesday night. It constitutes
the general strike proclamation
that will make labor history in

New York, if the enormous en-

thusiasm which swept the meet-
ing is any indication:

RESOLUTION
"RESOLVED, that we, the

members of the AMALGAMATED
HOTEL AND RESTAURANT
WORKERS UNION, assembled
In a general business meeting
Wednesday, January 24th, 1934,
in view of the situation created
by the aggressive steps taken
by the hotel and restaurant em-
ployers in attempting to force
workers to join various organi-
zations such as the Guild so-

cieties and other company un-
ions, violating the elementary

the security of the worker on
his job, as well as violating the
provisions of the law for collec-

tive bargaining, especially arti-

cle 7a of the N. I. R. A., call

upon the hotel and restaurant
employers, • collectively and in-

dividually, to agree to full union
recognition embodied in signed
agreements, and to the other de-

mands as to wages and hours put
forward by this organization,

and to cease all intimidation and
pressure intended to force work-
ers to join any organization
against their will. In the event
that no answer is given to this

demand by the close of the sec-

ond business day after receipt
thereof, we will enforce these
demands with a general strike
throughout New York City and
its environs. Any discrimina-
tion or intimidation during the
period shall he considered as
cause for defensive measures by

rights of labor and endangering' means of a strike.

Aid is needed by
Come to the office!

the Militant.

An Open Letter to the American Workers Party

(Continued on Page 3)

The Provisional Organizing Committee
of the American Workers Party

Comrades

:

After a thorough-going discussion of the results of the Pittsburgh
convention of the Conference for Progressive Labor Action, the National
Committee of the Communist League of America (Opposition) has de-

cided to address the following communication to you for your considera-

tion and action.

Your convention voted to take the measures it considered necessary
ior tbe founding of a new revolutionary party in the United States.

"The revolutionary struggle of the masses against the capitalist system
which more and more depresses their standard of living, takes various
forms," declares the report of your National Executive Committee ad-

opted by the convention. "The primary form is the economic struggles

of the worker and farmer. Tbja struggle is, however, inspired, coordin-
ated, carried to its goal of taking power, by the revolutionary political

party."

Our organization, having itself formally adopted the decision in

September of last year to work for the creation of a new revolutionary

party in this country and a new International throughout the world, is

consequently directly concerned with and interested in the decision

adopted by your Pittsburgh convention. We stated our position in our
declaration four months ago and we take the liberty of calling your
attention to the following essential paragraphs:

"The Communist League, as it is at present constituted, does not
consider itself a party and has no intention of anticipating the real es-

tablishment of the new party by proclaiming itself as such. The task
now is to recognize firmly that our role as a faction striving to reform
the party of official Stalinism is exhausted, to strike out on a completely

independent path, and to prepare, in cooperation with all other groups
and organizations moving in the same direction, for the formation or a
new party.

"In the course of its struggle to reform the official party, as a fac-
tion of it, the Left Opposition worked out a program, Consolidated a
cadre of principled militants and formed the skeleton of a national
organization. These accomplishments can be regarded now as part of
the capital of the new movement ; not all that is necessary tor the for-
mation of the party, but contributions to it.

"What is needed now is the coming together of the various groups
of revolutionary workers who have broken, or who are in the process
of breaking, with reformism and centrism as well as those dispersed In-
dividual revolutionists who have been repelled by the Stalinist bureau-
cracy and remained without affiliation. It is self-evident that the working
out of a common program and the eventual concentration of these forces
into a single party must be preceded by an exchange of opinion and dis-
cussion and, very probably, will involve a transition period of coopera-
tion before the final fusion.

"Whatever form the next development may take, the Left Opposi-
tion is ready now, to enter into open and comradely negotiations and dis-
cussions with other groups which seriously set for themselves the same
goal. After its long and unrelenting struggle against the arrogant
bureaucratism and ultimatlstlc methods of Stalinism, the Left Opposi-
tion least of all can seek to impose anything on others or to demand the
acceptance in advance of its proposals, its program or Its 'leadership'."

It is with these ideas as our point of departure that we approach
the question of our relations to the American Workers Party which your
convention decided to launch. We are striving to build up in this coun-

(Cootlnned on Page 3)

New York, January 24.—Over-
flow membership meetings o f

the Hotel and Restaurant Workers
Union affiliated with the Amalgam-
ated Food Workers voted unanim-
ously tonight for a resolution call-

ing a general strike of workers in

their industry throughout New
York and environs. The meetings
were held at the headquarters of

the union at 915 Eighth Avenue and
In halls around that neighborhood.

More than 3,000 men participated
in the vote. By Friday night the
strike will be complete. Strike
leaders described the resolution
voted as an ultimatum to the Hotel
bosses to come to terms within the
time limit set. They declared that
should the employers discriminate
against or intimidate union men in

the meantime, the strike action

would be put Into force earlier than
the stipulated time.

The main hall at strike headquar-
ter was packed to the doors, high
spirits characterized the mood of
the union members assembled. Soon
after the meeting was opened, B.

J. Field, secretary of the union,
read the strike resolution proposed
for adoption. In the course of his
speech, the secretary explained the
resolution which, he stated, has been
decided upon by a meeting of the
Executive Board of the union that
afternoon.

The strike call is an outgrowth
of the union's fight against the in-

human Conditions notel and restau-
rant workers have been subjected
to in this city. The Hotel and Res-
taurant Workers Union has been
carrying on a feverish organization
campaign in the past several months
with thousands of workers Joining
from all the major and lesser enter-
prises. The campaign has met
with the greatest success union or-
ganization has experienced in this
Industry, which has been a stumbl-
ing block for organized labor in the
past twenty years, since the decline
of the A. F. of L-. craft unions.
The call comes in the first place,

as an act of solidarity with the
Waldorf Astoria workers who went

(Continued on Page 41

What the Strike Means to You
At the present writing the New

York Hotels are being padlocked
and picketed by the wage slaves

that eke out a miserable existence
in them.

Twenty thousand waiters, chefs,

kitchen help will quit the spacious,

de luxe dining rooms and not so de
luxe kitchens to take their places

on the picket line and the solid

front of" organized labor.

They are fighting a man-sized bat-

tle. Arrayed against them is the
mighty Hotel Men's Association

whose power has been unchalleng-

ed for twenty years.

Behind the labor-hating hotel

bosses stands an even more impos-
ing foe—the strongest fortress of

capitalism, the banks.

The banks—mind you! the banks
of Wall Street, creatures of Rocke-
feller and Morgan—dictate to the
nation's industry. They control

the government. Their long hand
reaches out and rules the dally lives

of the millions of America's toilers.

The hotel workers have served
and suffered for years under the
iron heel of the banks. We marvel
at their remarkable patience. But
their is a limit to human endur-
ance—even of hotel workers.
The strike Is on. There will be

Judge's injunctions. Policemen's
clubs, Black Marias, jail sentences

—yes, the long arm of capitalist

law will reach out for the hotel

slaves.

The kept press will rage and
scream for civilization, for home
and religion. Priests will promise
hell and damnation for the strikers.

The rats will be herded in droves
find quartered In scabs nests.

But they won't break the strike.
Picket lines will march in solid

array before every hotel. Grim de-
termination and the unbreakable
battle front of the workers will

keep the hotels empty. Tbe paras-
ites who insist on eating in the
hotels during the strike will have
empty plates instead of the sumptu-
ous fare they are accustomed to.

Solidarity Is the mighty weapon of
labor. It will win again as it has
hundreds of times in the past.

The hotel workers will need your
help from the very start. The enemy
of the hotel workers is the enemy
of every worker In the entire na-
tion. A few months ago it was the
miners. Today it Is the waiters
and the lowly kitchen dishwashers
and floor sweepers that are holding
the front line trenches for the or-

ganized and unorganized workers.
If they win we all win. A victory
for them means renewed strength,
for the unionized workers and a
new confidence and enthusiasm for
the sorely beset unorganized. The
hotel strike is your strike.

You win or lose with them. Which
shall it be—a victory or a defeat?
It's up to you. Get your local un-
ion to support the strike. And if

you don't belong to a union, any
physical, moral and especially fin-

ancial aid will be more than ap-
preciated by the Amalgamated Ho-
tel and Restaurant WorEers, lead-
ing the strike.

It you do this the hotel workers
will triumph!

Shoulders to the wheel!

Speakers:

JAMES P. CANNON
Editor of "The Militant"'

JOSEPH CARTER
Editor of "Young Spaitaow"

LENHLIEBKNECKU-UXEMBERG
NEMORltL MEETI1C

UNUSUAL FEATURE!

The remarkable film of the death
of Lenin and the funeral In Moscow

will be nhown at the meeting.

Friday, January 26, 1934, 8P.M,
IBVING PLAZA HALL

Irving Place and 15th Street

ADMISSION 20c

J
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Lovestone Discovers Esthonia
(Continued from last issue)

:s. In 1925, the British govern-

ment made one of its periodical Cur-

zon-ChamberIain demands against

the residence ol the Comintern in

Moscow and its propaganda which

had "as an aim the overthrow of,

or bringing about by forie of a

change in, the political or social

order of the whole or any part of

the United States— (pardon us, we
mean the British Empire!)—its
territories or possessions". Zinoviev,

the chairman ot the Comintern, re-

plied publicly on May 20, 1925:

"When they put forward that

demand during the famine period

tttey received from the Soviet Gov-

ernment the reply they deserved.

Now tuat affairs with the Sopiet

toveminent are more favorable

there can he no doubt as to the

reply to their insolent demand

they would receive from the Un-

ion of Soviet Socialist Republics

if they decided to advance such."

Question: Why did Litvinov ac-

cede to an "insolent demand" put

forward in 1033, which was con-

temptuously rejected by the Soviet

government not merely in 1925, but

in tne most desperate period of its

existence, the lamine period, when

Russia's back was to the wall and

it was ready to make any reason-

able concession to obtain sufficient

aid from abroad to keep alive?

Angio-Kussiao Trade Agreement

4. soviet Kussia ot April 16, 1921

comments as lotlows on the Angio-

Kussian Trade Agreement which

bad just been signed:

"In their preliminary draft the

British attempted to bind the Soviet

Government to "restrain Kussian

citizens' from hostile action or pro-

paganda against British institutions

This impossible demand disappears

entirely from the final test. Thus

the mooted question of propaganda

resolves itself into a mutual agree-

ment on the part of the British and

Soviet governments respectively to

refrain from conducting outside of

their own borders any propaganda

directly or indirectly against the in-

stitutions of the other. This condi-

tion was accepted by the Soviet

Government at, the outset of the

negotiations."

Question: Why did the Soviets

—

in 1921, after the Esthonian, Lat-

vian and Polish Treaties—regard as

impossible the demand that Russian

Communists be restrained from

carrying on anti-British capitalist

propaganda, whereas it now consi-

ders quite possible the demand that

not only Russian Communists but

American Communists in Kussia be

restrained from carrying on anti-

British capitalist propaganda? Why
could not what Herberg calls the

"conveptional phrases" of a '"Para-

graph" Four" be conceded in 1921

In England?
Reply to Lord Curzon

6. On September 7, 1921, Lord

Curzon wrote an insolent note to

Bussia demanding (again!) the sup-

pression of the Comintern in Rus-

sia, complaining that government

members like Lenin, Trotsky and. .

.

Stalin were actively engaged in its

work of undermining the "territor-

ies and possessions" of the British

Crown. Three weeks later, the So-

viet Vice-Commissar ot Foreign Af-

fairs retorted

:

"The Russian Government desires

to take advatange of this occasion

to affirm once more, as it has fre-

quently done before, that the fact

that the Third International, for

perfectly obvious reasons, chose

Russia as the country in which its

executive committee resides—Rus-

sia being the only country that al-

lows full liberty for the spread of

Communist ideas, as well as per-

sonal liberty to Communists—and

also the fact that certain members

of the Russian Government, in their

capacity as private individuals, be-

long to this executive committee

are no more to be taken as a basis

for declaring that the Third Inter-

national and the Russian Govern-

ment are identical, than the fact

that the Second International, con-

stantly in session at Brussels, and

including among the members of its

executive committee the Belgian

minister Vandervelde, may prove

the identity of the Second Interna-

tional with the Belgian Govern-

ment."
(The author of this reply to Cur-

eon was none other than Maxim Lit-

vinov.)

Question: Why, althougfi this oc-

curred well within the Herberglan

"second period" of Soviet diplomacy,

didn't Litvinov reply then as he

did at Washington? Or a more per-

tinent question: Why didn't he re-

ply to Roosevelt as he did to Cur-

son?
Chicherin on '(Propaganda*

6. In 1925, as is known, England

demanded that Russia sign an agree-

ment similar to that signed by Lit-

vinov In Washington In his for-

*ign political report to the Third

Congress of the Soviet Union in

May 1926, the commissar for foreign

affairs, Chieherln, a diplomat If you

please, declared':

"The same idea (as held by Cur-

eon at Lausanne) Is to be seen In

the declaration of Chamberlain:

'Cease conducting propaganda!'

"What Is propaganda? We stand

before the main question of our for-

eign political relations. Our govern-

Propaganda Pledge |s

Defendedby Stalinist

Attorneys

meat is prepared to accept, and ac-

cepts all the obligations bound up
with international relations. If the

English government proves that we
are misusing our diplomatic connec-

tions, our diplomatic rights, our

diplomatic apparatus, that this or

that official person violates the in-

ternational obligations, then we are

prepared to agree to everything de-

manded of us in this respect.

'"If, however, we are told that all

propaganda must cease in the So-

viet Union, that is tantamount to

demanding that the Communist party

stall cease to be a Communist party.

H«re is a question of whether we
shall continue to exist or iwt. It

concerns the main question of our

relations with the capitalist world

by which we ar" surrounded.

"If Chamberlain says to us: 'All

propaganda must cease, the Com-

munist party shall cease to be a

Communist party', then we must

answer: "Faites le, citoyen Cham-
berlain '—"Do it, citiaen Chamber-

aiu !'
"

Question: When Chicherin called

•propaganda*' the main question of

i.'oi-eigii Soviet relations, involving

tin' existence of the Communist
party and the republic itself, did he

really mean it, or was he in reality

giviuK the "'Trotskyists and other

anti-Soviet demagogues a basis of

Russia constituted a menace of seri-

ous proportions to the Soviets. The
treaties demanded the dissolution or

expulsion of these armed forces. lu

no sense was this a concession by

Russia—it was Russia' indubitable

victory.

Where is this situation duplicated

in France, England or, most of all,

in the United States? Are the de-

crepit Russian dukes and princesses

(he forces oh American soil whose

organization for the overthrow of

the Soviet Russia has cause to fear?

Or even the White Guard Ukrain-

ians in this country! Preposterous!

Infinitely more powerful counter-

revolutionary and imperialist forces

now on American soil threaten th«

Soviet Union! They are identical

with precisely that regime which

Litvinov praised so unstintingly as

eminently pacfiic and war-abhorrent

in his speech at the recent Soviet

Congress! And these forces are

not covered by the "reciprocal un-

dertakings"' of the Litvinov-Roose-

velt pact. The Comintern is.

2 More important even than our

fir^t point, is this:

The masses in these smali Baltic

republics were then still permeated

with democratic illusions, accentu-

ated by the first whiffs of national

independence they had obtained af-

ter decades and centuries of langu-

ishing under the hee-1 of czarist

tyranny. Even the fidal wave of

proletarian revolution did not en-

tirely succeed in washing away the

prejudice, fear, hatred' and suspicion

these people felt of any "Moscow
regime" —a government of "Great

Russians". The bourgeois democrats

of these lands, more often than notoperations for their reactionary pro

pagaiida against the Soviet Union"! In the service of a large western

—as Herberg so pleasantly puts it?: power sought with all their strength

7. Hut enough for the moment,
j
to intensify these prejudices and

The dozens of remaining questions suspicions in the minds of the mass-

can safely be held back until the es. The latter were told that the

What the Comintern Manifesto Urged and What It

Forgot to Urge . . .

Drive Startsfor

New Internal/

In line with the proposed exten-

sion of activities of the Communist

League of America in all fields of

work, plans have been carefully laid

for the early issuance of the long-

awaited theoretical review of the

Left Opposition. This political re-

view, which will be issued once a

month, is to be called The New In-

ternational.

An early appearance of this maga-

zine is more imperative than ever

today because of the complete de-

generation and collapse of the theor-

etical views of official Communism,

namely, Stalinism ; and also be-

cause of the ""teachings" ot oppor-

tunist politics by the Right wing

( Lovestone-Brandier, et al). Only

the Left Opposition during all these

j ears has held to the fundamental

principles of Marxism-Leninism.

The press and literature of the Left

Opposition throughout the world

has carried out these oasic teach-

ings in the face of all obstacles.

The monthly magazine, The New
International, published by the Com-

munist League of America has in

mind the projection on an even

higher scale than hitherto, of the

«tudy and discussion of all the

fundamental problems facing the

revolutionary Communist movement.

It is desirable and necessary to

get out the lirst issue ot The New
International with the greatest

speed. The Militant is to be trans-

formed much further into a mass

paper and the necessary theoretical

material, lengthier articles and

documents are to be published in

the columns of The New Interna-

tional.

To our readers we wish to an-

nounce at this time the happy news

that there is a mass of hitherto un-

published documents on important

questions by Leon Trotsky, Chris-

For the Fourth International

"On the very day that the Lit-

vinov agreement was made, the

Executive Committee of the Com-

munist International issued an ela-

borate manifesto, urging the Amer-

ican workers to overthrow the cap-

italist government of this country,"

wrote Herberg in the Workers Age

of December 15, 1933, in his attack

upon the Left Opposition ana de-

fense of the ijtalin foreign policy.

The November 15, 1933 Issue of

(he Communist International which

has just arrived here contains the

manifesto referred to. A reading

of it shows that Herberg ovHr-reach-

ed himself a little!

Nowhere, literally nowhere, are

the American workers "urged" to

overthrow the bourgeoisie here. In

tact, with two trifling exceptions,

the UNITED STATES IS NOT
EVEN MENTIONED IN THE
WORLD MANIFESTO OF THE
COMMUNIST INTERNATIONAL'

Once, it is mentioned as being a

party to the frantic armament race;

a second time, it is mentioned as one

of the powers helping the Kuo Mln

Tang campaign against the Chinese

"Red Army" AND NOWHERE
ELSE!
The Japanese imperialists, the

Hitler regime, British imperialism

are frequently referred to and

clearly condemned. BUT

—

The Roosevelt regime is not even

mentioned.

The most important phenomenon
in capitalist world politics and eco-

nomics today— the vast NRA pro-

gram—is not even mentioned.

America's preparation for war
against Japan is not even mention-

ed.

The Cuban situation is not even

mentioned—not by a syllable.

Here all comment is truly super-

fluous !

1 am informed that the I. L. P.i

has weakened considerably in the

lust period. Its membership, it is

claimed, has fallen to tour thou-

sand. It is possible, even very pro-

bable, that this report is exagger-

ated. But the general tendency

does not seem to me improbable. I

will say more: the leadership of the

I. L. 1'. bears a considerable share

of responsibility for the weakening
of the organization before which all

the conditions opened up and—
1|

want to hope—still open up a wide

perspective.

If a worker barely awakened to

political life seeks a mass organi-

zation, without distinguishing as

yet either programs or tactics, he

will naturally join the Labor Party.

A worker disillusioned with reform-

ism and exasperated by the betray-

als of the political and trade union

leaders has attempted more than

once—and is partly attempting even

now—to join the Communist party

behind which he sees the image o£

the Soviet Union. But where is

the worker who will join the I.L.I*.?

And exactly what political motives

will impel him Co fake this step?

The Question of a Banner

It seems to me that the leaders of

the I. L. P. have as yet not given

themselves a clear answer to this

cardinal question. Working mass-

es are not interested in shadings

and details but in great events,

clear slogans, far-seen banners. How
does the matter stand with the 1.

L. P. about a banner? Not well, i

say this with great regret. But it

must be said. To suppress or em-

bellish the facts would be rendering

a poor service to your party.

The I. L. P. broke away from

the Ijabor Party. That was cor-

rect. If the I. L. P. wanted to be-

come tin1 revolutionary lever it was
impossible that the handle of this

lever lie left in the hands of

through-and-through opportunists

and bourgeois careerists. Complete

and unconditional political and or-

Letter to a Member of

the Independent

Labor Party

firm of Lovestone, Herberg and

Hackmau has replied to the onea

already put.
• • * •

The Treaties with the Border States

Nevertheless — Latvia, Esthonia,

Lithuania, Poland

!

Is it not significant that the only

countries mentioned by the Love-

stoneites are those which once form-

ed part of the Russian Empire and

now border directly ou the Soviet

republic? An honest revolutionist

interested in clarifying and teach-

ing workers—not a group of Phila-

delphia lawyers fawning and grovel-

ittg before the Stalinist dispensers

of privilege and pelf—would have

put and answered the questions:

Why was the Soviet Union ready-

to make an agreement with the

lormer sectiona of the czarist em-

pire on her frontiers which she re-

;
fused to make with any of the big

imperialist powers, nearby or far-

off?

Did Russia have more to fear

from Latvia than from America?

from what standpoint was Esthonia

so much stronger than England that

she vfcas able with comparative ease

to obtain something from Russia

which England, with her armfes,

navies, industries and wealth, with

her threats and ruptures, was never

able to obtain? Did Russia grant

;uch a treaty to Lithuania and re-

fuse it to England because she hop-

ed to get more material aid—food,

.redits, machinery, political prestige

—from the tiny, poverty-stricken

Baltic country than from wealth

bloated Britannia?

Not Ordinary Recognition Pacts

It is not necessary to dig far to

find the answer. Latvia and the

other tiny Baltic lands obtained

such treaties for fairly obvious

reasons

:

1. The treaties were not ordin-

ary recognition pacts; they served

to put an end to a state of war
existing between Russia and her

neighbors During the period' of

hostilities, all these Baltic lands

had been the arena of activities for

numerous active White Guard and

other counter-revolutionary armies,

some or them claiming to'be and all

of them aiming to be "government"

of the whole or part of Russia. The
continued residence of these forces

on territory directly adjacent to

lion, and other leaders, as well as

material by Lenin, Marx, Engels,

and other teachers of scientific so-

cialism. These are to appear in

the columns of The New Interna-

tional, beginning with its first num-
ber. Well known writers of the

movement will contribute regularly

to The New International.

The projected New International

will be a 32-page magazine, publish-

ed monthly, to be sold at 15c per

copy. The subscription price is

$1.50 per year for the United Sta-

tes, and $1.75 for Canada and for-

eign countries. We are now en-

deavoring to raise a special fund to

ensure an early appearance of The

New International. We are deter-

mined to issue the magazine soon.

We have no doubt that the readers

of The Militant will want to and

will give ail possible support for

The New International. Like all

working-class periodicals, and es-

pecially so in the case of the Left

Opposition, systemattc financial sup-

Bolshevik regime was no different port wm ^ needed. We are eount-

than the czarist ; both were despotic
' ing upon immediate donations, to-

Muscovite centralists whose aim
(jaVi £or xne New international, as

was to impose their regime upon wejj as pledges from supporters

the Letts and Poles and Finns and all(j sympathizers to be made month-
wipe out their just-gained independ- ]y to xite New International. More
ence. than subscriptions are needed to

The Bolsheviks attached an im-' maintain a 32-page magazine of the

mecse even if not all-dominating/ kind projected by us.

significance to the slogan ot self-

determination of nations even to

tiun G. Rakovsky and other promin-

ent leaders of the Russian Opposi- ganizational independence of a rev-

olutionary party is the tirst prere-

quisite for its success.

But while breaking away from

the Labor Party it was necessary

immediately to turn towards it. Of

course, not to make court to its

agreements with mass organizations

even headed by the worst reform-

ists are inevitable and obligatory

for a revolutionary party. Lasting

political alliances with reformist

leaders without a definite program,

without concrete duties, without the

participation of the masses them-

selves in militant actions—are the

worst type of opportunism. The
Anglo-Russian committee remains

tor ever the classic example of such

a demoralizing alliance.

line of the most important bridges

to the masses are the trade unions

where one can and must work with-

out accomodating to the leaders in

the least, on the contrary, struggl-

ing irreconcilably against them,

openly, or under cover, depending

on the circumstances. But besides

the trade unions there are number-

less ways of participating in the

daily life of the masses—in the

factory, on the street, in sport or-

ganizations, even in church and

saloon, under the condition that

the greatest heed be paid to what
the masses feel and think, how they

react to events, what they expect

and what] they hope for, how and

why they let themselves be deceiv-

ed by reformist leaders. Observing

the masses constantly and most

thoughtfully, the revolutionary

lKtrty must not, however, adapt it-

self passively to them ("chvost-

ism") ; ou the contrary, it must
eounterpose their judgment to their

prejudices.

It would be particularly wrong

to ignore or minimifcc the import-

ance of parliamentary work. Of
course, parliament cannot transform

capitalism into socialism, or im-

prove the conditions of the prole-

tariat in rotting capitalist society.

But. revolutionary work in parlia-

ment and in connection with iiarlia-

meut, especially in England, can be

of great help in training and edu-

cating the masses. One courageous

exclamation of MacOovern refreshed

and stirred the workers deceived on
leaders, or to pay them bitter-sweet

1

9tl, pf,fied by lhe „i0USj Hypocritical'

ting speeches of Lansbury, Hender-

son and other getnleraen of "His

compliments, or even to suppress

their criminal acts,—no, only char-

acterless centrists, who imagine M .|jt,,.tv
.

K ,„li)osIt iOI1
" of flunkeys,

themselves revolutionaries, seek a

road to the masses by acootnodat-

Readers of The Militant will be

.appraised regularly on the progress
the point of separation. They newr

toward
-

The New international ma-
considered it, like Wilson, as a

piece of clever hypocrisy, a shrewd

watchword and nothing more. They

gazine.

- Meanwhile subscriptions can now

be sent in to The New International,

together with donations.

Mail all donations and subscrip-

tions for The New International to:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
c-o Martin Abeni, Business Mgr.

Station D, P. 0. Box 119,

New York, N. Y.

ing themselves to the leaders, by

immouring them and re-assuring

them at every step of their friend-

ship and loyalty. A policy of this

sort is a road that leads down to

the swamp of opportunism One
must seek a way to the reformist

masses not through the favor of

their leaders but against the lead-

ers, because opportunist leaders re-

present not the masses but merely

their backwardness, their servile

instincts, finally, their confusion.

But the masses have other, progres-

sive, revolutionary traits that strive

to And their political expression.

The to-morrow of the masses is

most clearly counterposed to their

yesterday in the struggle of pro-

grams, parties, slogans and leaders.

Instinctively working masses are al-

ways "for unity". But besides class

instinct there is also political wis-

dom. Harsh experience teaches the

workers that a break with reform-

ism is the prerequisite for real un-

ity which is possible only In revolu-

tionary action. Political experience

teaches all the better and faster, the

more firmly, logically, convincingly

and clearly the revolutionary party-

interprets the experience to the

masses.

Lesson of Anglo-Russian Committee

The Leninist method of the uni-

alone proved that it was realizable.

The Bolsheviks granted complete in-

Jependence to all the former "pro-

vinces" of the czar, even if they

instantly tell under the domination

jf reactionaries.

Bolshevik Policy on Sett-

Detennination

Moreover, the Bolsheviks were in-

ent upon exerting every effort to.

.irove in practise to these border

copies that Soviet Russia alone
j

eally guaranteed their icdepend-

:

;nce, that she would not seek to

mpose her torm of social organize-

j

stingTa'r of RutiTvast 2. a'd An Organ of RevolutionaryMa™ ( Published monthly by the National

Committee, Communist League of America )

.

Unfortunately, having become an

independent party, the I. L. P. turn-

d not towards the trade unions and
the Labor party, not to the masses

altogether, but to the Communist
party which had during it number
of years conclusively proven its

litireaucraic dullness and absolute

inability to approach the class. If

even the Oerman catastrophe taught

these people nothing, then the doors

of the Comintern should bear the

same inscription as the entrance to

belt : "Laseiatte Ogni speranza

("Leave all hope behind").

The I. L. P. had not freed itself

by far of all the defects of the Left

wing of the Labor Party (theore-

tical vagueness, lack of a clear pro-

gram, of revolutionary methods, of

a strong organization) when it has-

tened to take upon itself the respon-

sibility for ihe incurable failings of

the Comintern. It is clear that in

this situation new revolutionary

workers wilt not join the I. L. P.;

sooner will many of its old members
leave it, having lost patience. If

demi-reformist, petty bourgeois ra-

dicals and pacifists leave the I. L.

1*. we can only wish them a happy
journey. But it is a different mat-

ter when discontented workers quit

Ihe party.
* * *

The International Question

The causes for the enfeeblement

ted front and political fraternlza- " f tlle *• r" p -
are «*" with sPeciaI

tion with reformists exclude each ^^ty and precision when the pro-

Other. Temporary practical fighting

OUT SOON! SUBSCRIBE NOW

!

to

The^ New International

itrength in comparison with their

)wu, was dispelled among these

ittle nations essentially by the per-

fstent demonstrations Russia gave

jf her principle of non-violation ot

.heir territorial and political in-

tegrity.

This and this alone explains why
ihe Soviet Government was prepar-

ed, even in 1920-1821, to go to the

point of giving her neighbors the ae-

iurances they received in the peace

.reaties cited above. What possi-

ble comparison is there between

those conditions, those treaties and1

the relations between the U. S. A.

and the TJ. S. S. R. today?

Our original views stand. There

are no two ways about the question.

The Litvinov - Roosevelt pact re-

mains an index to the degree to

which Stalinism has abandoned the

world revolution in its deterioration

to nationalism. Lovestone and" Co.

remain the legal toadies of Stalin-

ism, its aspiring apologist, ita most

anxious champion. Alas for Stalin-

Ism—its very champion cannot fight

for want of a leg to stand on T

—MAX SHACHTMAN.

Max Shachtman,

Editor
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blem is approached from the inter-

national point of view which is of

decisive importance in our epoch.

Having broken with the Second In-

ternational, the I. L. P. approach-

ed the Third but did not join it.

The I. L. P. is simply hanging in

the air. Meanwhile, every thinking

worker wants to belong to such a

party that occupies a definite inter-

national position : in the unbreak-

able union with co-thinkers of

other countries he sees the confirma-

tion of the correctness of his own
position. True, the I. L. P. enters

the so-called London Bureau. But

the chief characteristic of this Bu-

reau consists, unfortunately, in the

absence of all position. It would

suffice to say that the Norwegian
Workers Party, which under the

leadership of the treacherous op-

portunist Thanmael goes over more
openly along the social-democratic

road, belongs to this Bureau. Trail

-

mael and Co. need the temporary

alliance with the I. L. P. and with

other left organizations to pacify

their own Left wing and gradually

to prepare for themselves the way
to the Second International. Now
Tranmael is approaching the har-

bor.

On the other side, the Socialist

Workers Party of Germany (SAP)
and the Independent Socialist Party

of Holland (OSP) also belong to

the London Bureau. Both these or-

ganizations Stand on the point of

view of the Fourth International.

'Their adherence to the Bureau r«-

fleefs merely their yesterday. We,

Communists- Interna tioualists (Left

Opposition] have considered and

consider it a great mistake of our

allies, the SAP and the OSP, that

until now they have not broken

openly and decisively with Tran-

mael and with the London Bureau

in general. We do not doubt, bow-

ever, that the hour of such a rup-

ture is near.

The London Bureau
What is the position of the I. L.

P.V Entering; the London Bureau

it becomes by this very fact an ally

of Tranmael, that is, essentially of

the Second International. Through

the SAP and the OSP it becomes

a sort of an ally, or semi-ally of

the Fourth International. This is

not all—outside of the London Bu-

reau the I. L. P. finds itself in a

temporary alliance with the British

Communist Party, that is with the

Third International, Are not there

somewhat too many Internationals

for one party? Can the English

worker make head or tail out of

this confusion?

At the Paris conference the I. L.

I', delegates said that they did not

lose hope of attracting the Comin-

tern to participation in the build-

ing of a broad revolutionary Inter-

national. Nearly a half year elaps-

ed since. Is it possible, that no

answer came yet? How much time

do the leading comrades of the I.

L. P. need to understand that the

Comintern is incapable of mailing

one step forward, that it is com-

pletely ossified, that as a revolution-

ary party it is dead? If the I. L.

P wants to continue waiting for

miracles, tiiat is to live in hopes on

the Comintern, or to remain out-

side of the main historic currents,

its own members will inevitably

lose confidence in it.

Swedish Communist Party,

The same fate awaits the Swedish

Independent Communist Party. For

fear of making an error it abstains

from all decision, not realizing that

precisely this is the greatest error.

In general, there are not a few
politicians who consider expectation

and evasiveness as the highest wis-

dom. "'Do not hurry with the

Fourth International, they say, now
is not the time". It is not a mat-

ter of bureaucratically "proclaim-

ing" tiie new International but of

uninterrupted struggle for ite pre-

paration and building. "Not to

hurry*' means in practice to lose

time. "Perhaps the new Interna-

tional will not be needed, perhaps

a miracle will happen, perhaps "

This policy which seems to some
people very realistic is the worst

type of utopianism, spun out of pas-

sivity, ignorance and belief in mir-

acles. If the Swedish Independent

Party will not shake off its pseudo-

realistic superstitions, it will weak-

en, waste away and finally be torn

between three Internationals.

Events Will Confirm Our Slogans

"But the masses—so object some

pseudo-realists—are afraid of a new
International as of a new split".

This is absolutely natural. The
masses' fear of a new party and

of a new International is a reflec-

tion (one of the reflections) of the

great catastrophe, the terrible de-

. feat, the disillusionment of the

masses their bewilderment, their

disbelief in themselves. How long

these moods will last depends main-

ly on the course of events but to

a certain extent also on us. We do

not bear any responsibility for the

course of events but we answer

fully for our own attitude. The ad-

vantage of the advance-guard over

the masses consists therein that we
illuminate theoretically the march
of events and foresee its future

stages. The formless, passive long-

ing for "unity" will receive blow

after blow. The rottenness of the

Second and Third Internationals

will be revealed at each step. The

events will confirm our prognosis

and our slogans. But it is neces-

sary that we ourselves be not afraid

to unfurl our banner right now.

Lassalle used to say that a revolu-

tionary needs the "physical power

of thought". Lenin liked to repeat

these words, although in general

he did not like Lassalle much. The
physical power of thought consists

in analyzing the situation and per-

spectives to the very end, and hav-

ing come to the necessary practical

conclusions, to defend tbem with

conviction, courage, intranslgeance,

not fearing some one else's fears,

not bowing before prejudices of the

masses but basing on the objective

course of development.

The I. L. P. of Great Britain must

place itself right now under the

banner of the Fourth International,

or it will disappear from the scene

without leaving a trace.

L. TROTSKY.
January 5, 1934
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Miii-BUly Hitlerites

Red Baiting and Jew Baiting

(Ed. Note—This is the second
of a series of articles devoted
to a study and exposure of the

budding Fascist movement
known as the Silver Shirts of

America.)

It was a popular impression be-

fore the Nazis hoisted themselves
Into the saddle of power that
Adolph Hitler was a clown and his

supporters a bunch of "nuts". It

was said that he had no program,
that the storm-troops were riff-raff,

bitter at the world and eager for

blood and revenge. There was
more than a grain of truth in this

Belief. Yet there was method in

Hitler's madness—and a terrible

appeal. Witness the raillion-headed
Fascist monster that rules Germany
today.

The secret of Hitler's success
with his followers, in part, rested
in his ability to invoke real or im-
aginary foes who were blamed for

the grief and worries of society, to

promise their heads to crazed, em
tittered people. Threat and con-

demnation—this is the Fascist
credo. The positive program is

a mystery or at best vague pro-

mises.

Pelley 's Sliver Shirts are found-

ed upon a striking emulation of

their German prototypes. On one
of the pages of their rag, Liberation,

(this is a peculiar way of saying,

slavery) all of the so-called pan-
aceas "for saving America" are de-

cried—taboo. These include the
lightening of the farmers' taxes,

the abolition of the presidential

electoral college, the repeal of pro-

try, entering into competition with
. mortgage Jews, assessor Jews, for-

j'fjiir Gentile shopkeepers who are
on the verge of bankruptcy through
what we have done to your econ-

omic and financial system already,

plus our pet XRA scheme for mak-
ing it costlier for you to do busi-

ness at all. We will also use them,
a* they demonstrate individual

smartness, to worm and weasel into

all your fraternal and social organi-

zations and keep bulldog watch over
i heir activities, to see that nothing
starts within them for checkmating
our international racial program."
The battle cry for the doomed

middle class
: Exterminate the Jews

and there will be more jobs, pro-

fessions and business for You i

Cireat pains are taken to prove
that the government is dominated
by Jews, that the Federal Reserve
and the Treasury is under the
thumb of the Judan swarm". Notice

all tiie variety of Jews on the in-

side track in Washington : "It has
gotten to the point that JewB and
husbands of Jews, semi-Jews and
wives of Jews, Gentile fronts for

statistical

eign conference Jews, war debt Jews,
radio Jews, motion picture Jews,
sugar Jews, clothing Jews, packing-
industry Jews, railroad Jews, pub-
licity Jews, Cuban Jews, League of
Nations Jews, Colonel-House-brand
of Jews, Barney-Baruch Gentile

Jews, Washington editor Jews, gov-
ernment clerk Jews, are swarming
all over the place...."

Hosanuas are sung for Hitler's

persecution of Jews and Commun-
ists; epithets are heaped on those
who protest the savage deeds in

Berlin This story is drummed
on the ears of the ignorant, bigoted
Silver Shirt,—whose brain action
must become paralyzed after read-
ing several copies of Liberation—
until he thinks that his salvation on
heaven and earth, materalistically

and spiritually, rests with Pelley's
anti-Semitism.

• • • >

"The issue is sharp—how much
longer are we going to permit Bar-
itchism (Barnard M. Baruch, the

agent of Russian Communism in
Jews, statistical Jews, financial j America according to the feverish
Jews, analytical Jews, budget Jews, ; brain of the "Chief") to direct the
brain-trust Jews, politics Jews, dip- foreign policy of these Christian
lamatic Jews, immigration Jews, and Gentile United States of Amer-
Cougrossioiial Jews, patronage Jews, iiic? Must we wait for the Red

The Railroad Brotherhoods

Constitutions Reek with Gaglaws

VI.hibition, the elimination of usury,

government ownership of public Tlle Bw*»erhod Constitutions Reek

utilities and The abolition of the Hitn Wag'&ws

system of production for profit! No!
|

As a general rule when we find

These are only delusions, says the Sag-laws printed in the constitution

Liberation scribbler, "And those
J

°'' » lillw!' organization it indicates

who do not think deeply are ieli ' that its leadership is reactonary, in-

into the pathways of delusive So- competent, and overpaid. In other

cialism, if they belong to the 'Intel-
:

**>i'ds, the leadership has become

ligentsia', and into the clutches of bureaucratic. It. also shows that

anarchistic Communism if they be- che interest of the officials and the

long to the so-called proletariat' " interest of the membership! is not

Well, then, asks the sane worker ' 'be same. Something divides them,

what is wrong with the system we' 11' tQis were "oC the case why would

live, in? 'it be necessary for the leaders to

The answer, recounted below, is. smuggle laws into the constitution

quite worthy of the lowliest intel- tf> stifle the expression of the mem-
lect in Mattawan: bersY

"A foreign virus lias been instill- 1 In ° 1,(iei' to show the ordinary

ed into the body of the nation.
: member of the railroad brotherhoods

Within the tlesh of the citizenry

!

wnat kh><* °£ lawM ^e will find in

crawis the viper of materialism
'

hiis constitution, we will here cite

"It is no peculiar fact that the '"'> concrete examples taken from

Jews and Jewishness are noted for 'be current constitutions of the two

materialism. Nor is it strange that leading, crafts among the 21 Rail-

this gigantic fact should resolve ««<! Unions,

itself into national factors with the !
Constitutional Restrictions

Jews at the root and at the bottom! On. page 337 of the Locomotive

of every major corruption and de- Firemens' Constitution (B. of L. F.

bauchery of our Christian nation & E-> we hud the following provi-

*nd Constitutional form o£ govern- "on in Section 10:

tnent !"

In Germany the Jews were ac-

cused of having sold the nation's

birthright to the Allies; In Amer-
ica the "Depression. .. .was the re-

sult of a vast JEWISH banker's

conspiracy." How true to type!
The ostensible cause, claimed by
the German Hitlerites, for the

sweeping ruin of the middle strata

of the population was the treaty

of Versailles perpetrated by the

Jews, and the "foreign yoke" main-
tained by the Jews. In the United

States, according to the Hilly-Billy

Hitlerites, 1929 was the Jewish De-
luge for the "Gentile" petty bour-

geoisie, which is perpetuated by

the "Washington Jewish Oligarchy."

This is the ancient scape-goat trot-

ted out and spat upon in order to

detract attention from the real burn-

ing issue—capitalism.

Bluntly stated, here is what the

Jew-scalping "Chief" considers the

Insidious plan of the "traducers

(Jews) of this Christian form of

government."

The Jewish Plot a la Pelley

"We need more Hebrews in the

United States to perfect our plans

and strategies for the utter despot-

ism of Protocolism over your de-

tested free institutions. So whether
you like it or not we are going to

bring them in. We will distribute

them far and wide over your Am-
erican nation. We shall see that

they are set up as shopkeepers in

cities and towns all over the coun-

"The printing and distribution

of circulars of a general charac-

ter shall be restricted to the

Grand Lodge, provided that sub-

ordinate lodges, or officers of leg-

islative boards or general griev-

ance conimittees, who desire to

send out circular letters relative

to co-operative enterprises, politi-

cal activities, or any other mat-

ters of interest to the member-
ship, may do so after first secur-

ing the approval of the Interna-

tional President or his represen-

tative."

On page 112 of the Railroad

Trainmen's Constitution (B. of R.

T.) Section :54 reads as follows:

"Any circular emanating from
this lodge, or any member there-

of, which is intended for general

circulation among the members
of the Brotherhood, shall require

the approval of the President of

the Brotherhood before being put

into circulation. Provided, this

section shall not be construed to

interfere with the right of subor-

dinate lodges, after proper lodge

action, to issue calls for union

meetings for the general welfare

of the Brotherhood. Any member
violating this section, shall upon

conviction thereof, be expelled."

The Locomotive Engineers (B. of

I,. B.) have a similar gaglaw in

section 85, page 81, of their Consti-

tution. Practically all of the other

Rail Unions have similar provisions

designed to muzzle the membership.

SSStasasasaseiteiwKtatssatBaEK:

See the Play that Has Stirred Thousands

"PEACE ON EARTH ?>

AT

THE MILITANT BENEFIT SHOWING
HERB IS AN OPPORTUNITY FOR ALL OUR
FRIENDS AND SYMPATHIZERS TO WITNESS
ONE OF THE SEASON'S BEST PLAYS AND
AT THE SAME TIME HELP THE ONLY
MARXIST PAPER IN THE COUNTRY

—THE MILITANT

Civic Reperatory Theatre, 14th St. & 6tri Ave.

THURSDAY EVENING, FEBRUARY 8, 1934, at 8:45 P. M.

Tickets at 30c, 45c, 60c, 75c, 51.00 are available at 126 E. 16th St.,

New York City or 154 Watkins St., Brooklyn, N. Y.

Now brother Firemen and Brake-

men do you realize what tne above
laws mean? Do you realize that

you can only express yourselves con-

cerning your organization with the

permission of your President, Rob-
ertson or Whitney, as the case may
be; Read the law carefuly in your
own constitution. Study it, and as

you do, ask yourself this question.

Who benefits by this law and what
can be its aim and purpose?

lun defense of these gag-rules the

ordinary brotherhood official will

try to make us believe that such

laws are necessary to protect the
membership against their enemies

from within the organization. If

we were crooks and enemies of the

organized railroad workers we
won lit much prefer to operate

amongst a gagged membership than
in one which enjoyed free and open

expression, and we tnink the ordin-

ary crook will agree with us on
this. A company stool pigeon or

any other agent of the employer
working inside of a labor union who
wants to fool and betray the work-
ers in order to benefit himself is

certainly protected by such laws as

we have quoted above, where the

membership can only speak with
permission, of one man, the Presi-

dent.

There are a growing number of

railroad workers who feel that the

worst enemies of the workers in-

side the unions are the high salaried

craft officials who infest the rail-

road unions in swarms. And these

gaglaws have been purposely de-

signed to protect this element from
being exposed by the progressive

minority in the unions. So you
see, brother rails, if the real offend-

ers against your interests in the
miion are in office, then you are

out of luck with such laws in youi

constitution.

Tiie sole object of all gaglaws,
like the ones we have quoted above,

is to protect the few who want to

profit at the expense of the many
The same is true in the railroad

brotherhoods. These gag-rules pro-

tect all these unnecessary and use-

less officials in the railroad unions

and prevent the intelligent minority

from pointing out to the rank and
file how foolish and expensive it is

for the railroad workers to be div-

ided into twenty-one separate labor

unions. The gag-laws, obligations,

secret work, and the censored maga-
zines prevent the progressive min-

ority from explaining to the work-
ers that this divided arrangement
is highly detrimental to us but very
beneficial to the brotherhood offi-

cials and the railroad companies.

As a matter of fact, these sag-

laws cost the railroad unions mil-

lions of dollars annually in loss of

wages and working conditions be-

cause of improper organization to

get better ones, to say nothing about
the huge sums paid out every year
in outrageous salaries to a lot of

useless and unnecessary officials. It

was just such laws as these which
enabled the B. of L. E. officials to

nearly ruin that organization with-

out being exposed cor expelled. It

was only the members, who had suf-

ficient courage and understanding

to expose the officials, who suffered

expulsion by these laws.

Brother workers, put up an or-

ganized campaign both inside and
outside of your meetings to get

these vicious gaglaws repealed at

your next convention. Pass these

articles In the Militant around to

the railroad workers. Discuss these

tHngs wherever you can and there-

by help to relegate all gag-laws and
their beneficiaries to the political

junk heap. —A, E.

Flag to fly over the White House,
and hundreds of our people to be
shot down by the American-Jewish
Ohekka in the streets of Cleveland,
Detroit, and Chicago, before we
will awaken and arise to a man,
smash Jewish Communism in this
land of Patrick Henry as Musso-
lini smashed it in Italy, as Hitler
smashed it in Germany';"
As on the European continent,

and wherever Fascism has reared
its ugly head, it likewise reveals
its r&ison d'etre—anti-working class,
destroy the revolutionary and labor
movement to perpetuate the exist-
ence of the cadaver, capitalism. It
is highly significant that in all the
fuming and raging about Jewish
bankers, moneylenders, the writer
has not found a single word in the
dozens of Silver Shirt magazines
ho has labored through, aimed at
the industrialists, the factory own-
ers, the exploiters, the slave-drivers
in the mine and the mill. Natur-
ally, the banker (for whom we
nave no sympathy whatsoever, and
who will he eliminated not by Pel-
ley but by the Communist move-
ment), and especially the Jewish
banker is a good mark for the chief.
He is thereby committed to nothing
definite. He can wriggle out any
time his masters clamp down, whin-
ing "I mean the Jewish bankers,
not a good Gentile firm like J. P.
-Morgan but his competitors Kuhn,
Loeb and Co."

Tbe Choicest Invective
Next to the Jews the choicest in-

vective is saved for Soviet Russia,
—murderers, cut-throats, thieves,
rapists, and various combinations
of these and other bouquets.. . .Rus-
sian .Communism, says Pelley, fin-
unces American Communism through
the Armtorg and Barney Baruch,
die-hard conservative banker, was
and is the liaison officer through
whom Communism is infiltrated
into the United States. The "Chief
gets purple in the face shouting
against the Recognition agreement
with Russia which he claims in his
delerium has tortured and murder-
ed over 1,070,000 persons. "The
Chief" does not think that Commun-
ism in this country is or would be
so much of a menace to civilization
(read: capitalism) except that it

is directly aided by Roosevelt's
closest advisors; and many is the
impression given in the official organ
that] Roosevelt himself might be a
good-standing member of the Polit-
bureau of the Russian Communist
Party....

Pelley is 100% anti-Soviet. So
much so that he denounces his fel-

low jingo, William Randolph Hearst,
for raising a hue and cry about the
Japanese Yellow Peril. The Silver
Shirt declares that Japan has been
lighting the battle of civilization—
against Sovietism—when she plun-
dered Northern China and bombard-
ed Shanghai. A plan is recounted
whereby "A ring of steel was to be
drawn about Jewish-Soviet Russia,
and that ring was to be tightened
until the Murder-bund under Stalin
was to he strangled from existence.
On the East was Japan, on the West
was Poland, Germany, and Czecho-
slovakia — which latter nation
meant, of course, France.
"Japan was to commence the fight

for the preservation of constitution-
al civilization and the continued
reign of orderly governments in
Manchuria. Hitler was to he lifted
into power on the West, and out
of this "lifting" was to grow a for-
midable antagonism to Communism
throughout Continental Europe. Cer-
tain equally significant, and vital
roles, all delineated at the time
were to be played by England and
Italy." (Liberation, December, 9,
1933). Pelley has ail he can do in
trying to conceal his chagrin be-
cause the brigands assault on the
Worker's Fatherland has not yet
commenced. And how he rages
against the Jtecognltion because it

might help Soviet Russia
Let us conclude on the same note

we began this installment. The
universal features of Fascism ap-
ply even to these United States.
The middle class is duped, drugged
and deceived but like all addicts it

does not realize the damage until
morning after.

. . .

—GEO. CLABKE.

For tiie Mew Party

Open L to the A.W. P.

(Continued from page 1) .gram. These are, as you know,
try a genuinely revolutionary party i those who, in speaking for a new
of the working class whose final party, have in mind one which seeks

goal is the establishment of a class- to reconcile, or to oscillate between,

less society. We consider the found- petty bourgeois socialism, on the

ing of such a party the central and one side, and Marxism on the other,

most important task of every true that is, social democracy and Corn-

revolutionist in the United States

today. Your declarations assert

that you have the same aim in

mind. There are grounds, there-

fore, for assuming that a serious

effort can and should be made by

the two organizations to unite their

forces and energies towards a har-

monious accomplishment of the task

they have set themselves. Two or-

ganizations with the same objective

munism. Far from dignifying such

a party with the name "revolution-

ary", we would consider it an ele-

mentary duty to light against it in

the interests of strengthening a
truly revolutionary, or Marxian
party. If by a revolutionary party

you have in mind a conception that

harmonizes with ours, we see abso-

lutely no reason why we should not

join 'hands for the purpose of form-

in view would obviously be militat- Ing it. Quite the contrary, there is

ing against their own common in-

terests if they were to pursue two
different and separate paths towards
that objective.

Your declarations speak of the

need of a new revolutionary party

in this country, organizationally

and politically independent both of

the reformist Socialist party and
the degenerated official "Commun-
ist" party By a revolutionary

party, we understand a Communist
party—one deserving of that name,
and not a bureaucratic caricature

—

with a fundamental Communist pro-

every reason why our efforts in this

direction, as well as those of any
other group holding similar views,

should be exerted in common.

Without in the least holding any
narrow prejudices which would re-

sult in creating an abortive sect

divorced from the life of the masses
and their daily struggles and inter-

ests, instead of a vigorous, active

militant party of the vanguard
which has no interests separate and
apart from those of the working
class as a whole, we neertheless lay

the greatest stress on the question

Six Hundred Hotel Workers Start

Strike Wave in Waldorf Astoria

{Continued from page 1)

Astoria. And as the negotiations

between the union officials and the

management of the Waldorf Astoria

for the reinstatement of the dis-

charged worker took place—each

worker understood more and more
clearly that this act on the part of

Boomer was a direct provocation.

The bosses of course thought to

choose their own time and place

and manner of "dealing" with the

union—to deal it a death blow after

a series of maneuvers, at one stroke

The choice of time—has been more
or less their own ; but the workers
in no ambiguous manner have de-

clared that they will not be segre-

gated in isolated individual atrug

gles—theirs is a common goal and
theirs is a common battle in this

industry where monopoly capita)

stands completely revealed in its

most brutal and reactionary form
Tha struggle that will unfold in

the next few days will embrace tens

of thousands of workers. In all

the large hotels and restaurants in

New York, if bands play at dinner

time, or lunch or breakfast it will

he to empty tables and empty floors,

as was the case in the Waldorf
Astoria.

Workers Act As One Man
The spirit and action of the Wal-

dorf Astoria workers is not an
isolated or an episodic manifesta-

tion^—it embodies the spirit and
the actions of the overwhelming
majority of the workers In the in-

dustry. If the bosses had any il-

lusions on the score, they were and
will be rapidly dissipated.

In the Waldorr Astoria the work-
ers moved and acted as one man.
Leaving a picket line at the hotel,

they came in a body to the head-

quarters of the union. There was
no hysteria. The workers knew
what they were doing; they were
completely confident that the or-

ganization they had helped so well

to build would act only as they

had acted. This compact body of

600 workers was a living embodi-

ment of the tremendous power of

the workers in the industry as a

whole. And at their meeting, no
voice other than the voice of the

working class was heard.

The capitalist papers will not re-

port this meeting. They will not

report how organizer A. Caldis call-

INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
(Winter Term)

The International Workers School is about to enter its third
year of Marxist education for the revolutionary workers of New
York City. It has issued its announcement of courses for the Win-
ter of 1934 which extends from January 2Sth to April 2nd. The
following classes are listed:

1. FUNDAMENTALS OF COMMUNISM Martin Abero
(Based on the "Communist Manifesto")

Wednesdays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning January 31st.

2. THE YOUTH MOVEMENT Joseph Carter
Mondays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m. — Beginning January 29th.

3. SURVEY OF AMERICAN TRADE UNION STRATEGY
AND TACTICS Ame Swa&eek

Wednesdays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning January 31st.

4. ELEMENTARY! ENGLISH FOR FOREIGN SPEAKING
WORKERS S. Blake

Fridays—8 p. m. to 9 :30 p. m.—Beginning February 2nd
5. THE HISTORY OF THE RUSSIAN BOLSHEVIK PARTY

J. Wright
Fridays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning February 2nd.

REGISTRATION: The registration fee for each course is $1.50.
Arangements can be made for payments at convenient Intervals.
Individual sessions are 20 cents each. Those workers wishing to
register for one or more courses can do so either fty mail or by
coming to the offiice of the International Workers School, 126 E.
16th St., N. Y. C. The office is open for the registering of pros-
pective students all day long andevery evening.

Registrants can secure complete outlines for the courses at ten
cents per copy.

ed the meeting to order, and how
the secretary of the union, B. J.

Field, concisely and briefly report-

ed to the men on the situation and
the inevitable course ahead, nor
will there be a word regarding J.

P. Cannon's address to the workers.
These are items of no interest to

the editors.

There is no "news interest" to

them in the minor detail such as. the

inability of worker Gilles to finish

his few words of comradely greet-

ing to his fellow workers for their

genuine working class action that
evening. Worker Gilles choked-
not because he is not used to speak-
ing, not because he was overcome
with emotion, but because there are
no words that are suitable to ex-

press that which can be expressed
only in actions. And the behavior
of worker Gilles and his fellows

was and will be a million times
more eloquent than any speeches,
or articles. One had only to be
present at this meeting to under-
stand immediately that this was a
body of organized workers part and
parcel of the larger army of thou-

sands that is swinging and will

swing into a solid front against the

bosses in the Industry.

The workers have their organiza-

tion. It speaks and acts only with
them and tor them. It is prepared.
The workers in the hotel and rest-

aurant industry will write another
page into the history of working
class struggle under the banner of

the Amalgamated Hotel and Rest-

aurant Workers Union—a page
which no worker will be ashamed
of.

THE MAGAZINES

The January issue of The Amer-
ican Mercury is now on sale on
newsstands and in bookstores. Un-
der the editorship of Henry Hazlitt

the "magazine with the arsenical

green covers" as Upton Sinclair

dubbed it, is taking on a more seri-

ous character.

In the January issue this is

achieved principally by two arti-

cles : one by Trotsky—How Long
Can Hitler Stay?; and John Str*-
chey's—-Against An American Third
Party. Trotsky's article is a pol-

emic against the Stalinist thesis

that "the Fascists are Caliphs for

an hour," as the official organ of the

Comintern put it. Basing himself

on a Marxist analysis of the class

forces at work in the present situa-

tion in Germany. Trotsky both de-

monstrates the falsity of the Stalin-

ist estimation and gives a prognosis

of the defeat of the Nazi monster.

Strachey's article is an attempt
to apply the lessons of the political

history of the Britsh labor move-
ment to the United States. His
strong points are his strictures of
the failure of the British Labor
Party to advance the interests of

the workers. The forces which
made for this outcome, Strachey
admonishes, deserve close study by
"those Americans who are today
supporting the attempt to set up a

gradualist third party".

In conclusion he poses the ques-
tion of whether "It Is not just pos-

sible that by far the best feature

of the present American situation,

from the point of view of the work-
ers, is precisely that there exists no
social-democratic third party in

America . . . ?" "Is it not possi-

ble for the American masses to

leap over a whole historical phase,

of the program of the new party.
We consider it futile, and even
harmful, to proceed with the for-

mation of a new party without hav-
ing first laid down the solid foun-
dation of a revolutionary Marxian
program. It is only on the basis

of a program, and the activities of

the party which flow from it, that
the creation of a new party distinct

from the existing ones can be just-

ified in the eyes of the working
class. In our declaration, printed

in the Militant of September 30,

1S133, we outlined our conception of
the programmatic basis of the new
party.

On this score, we are obliged to
state that your position is not en-

tirely clear to us. Without any In-

tention of anticipating in this com-
munication the imperatively neces-
sary preliminary and comradely
discussions on this matter which
we propose, we cannot, neverthe-
less, refrain from declaring that In

many respects your position on the
program for the new party appears
to us to be marked by an ambiguity
which can only weaken the new
party before it is fairly launched.
However, it is precisely because we
believe that there is still an ade-
quate opportunity to submit such
questions to an objective discus-

sion, in which neither side attempts
mechanically and arbitrarily to im-
pose its standpoint upon the other
side, that we are addressing our
proposals to your Committee.
Assembled and united on a sound

and lasting foundation, the various
revolutionary groups in this country
which aim at forming a new party,
would constitute a serious and sub-
stantial force. Unnecessary divid-

ed and apart from one another,
their efforts might prove detriment-
al to the movement for a hew party.
We need hardly emphasize to you
how urgent is the need for such a
party in the ranks of the American
working class, how valuable a fact-
or is time and how little we can
afford to lose any. In view, there-

tore, of all that has been stated
above, we present for your consi-

deration the following proposals:

1. To select a committee from
your organization to meet a similar

body from our ranks for a prelimin-

ary discussion of our relations, for
the purpose of determining the ex-

tent to which joint action for the
formation of the new party is pos-
sible

2. As a next step, to make those
arrangements which are considered
necessary for the broadest and most
democratic discussion by the mem-
bership of both organizations of
their respective views. As an in-

dication of what we have in mind,
we would mention at this point the
exchange of representatives ot the
membership meetings of the two
bodies ; the convening of joint mem-
bership discussion meetings; the
publication of an internal bulletin
for which we are jointly responsible
and in which discussion articles on
programmatic and practical prob-
lems of the proposed party may be
published ; etc., etc.

3. To invite other groups having
a similar objective to participate
in these arrangements and discus-
sions.

4. In order that this period shall

not be confined merely to discus-

sions to the detriment of the prac-
tical work which must be carried
on at all times in the class struggle,
we propose that immediately, with-
out waiting until complete agree-
ment is reached on every disputable
point, the closest collaboration
should be established between the
two organizations in those fields in

which a sufficiently common view
already exists. We have in mind
specifically the great possibilities

for joint work of the two organi-
zations in (a) work in the trade
unions; tb) the struggle against
anti-labor persecutions, the mani-
festations of Fascism which are al-

ready visible in this country, and
for the defense of class war -vic-

tims; (c) work among the unem-
ployed millions. Cooperation in

these fields would not only be fruit-

ful in itself, hut would actually
facilitate the discussion on unde-
cided questions of program.
While we consider that these pro-

posals are necessary preliminary
steps in the work of forming a new
revolutionary party in this country
on a firm and healthy foundation,
we are of course prepared to con-
sider any alternative or supplemen-
tary proposals which your Commit-
tee may find it appropriate to pre-

sent to us. We are animated in our
views and our actions by a desire
to consolidate the efforts of ail

those who are striving in a common
direction.

Fraternally yours.

National Commitee of the
Communist League of America

(Opposition)
ARNE SWABECK, Secretary.

the phase of that nanseating thing,

social-democratic reformism, and to
pass direct from the domination of
capitalist ideas to the clear-sighted

revolutionary struggle for Commun-
ism?" —MAG.
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ThousandsVote General Strike in N.Y . Hotels and Restaurants
(Continued from page D

out on strike COO strong on Tuesday

night as a protest aguinst the dis-

charge of Andre Fournigalt, an ac-

tive union man in that haughtiest

of the country's first class hostel-

riee. Tee men of the Waldorf As-

toria and their fellow union mem-

bers considered the firing of Fourni-

galt as a demonstration of hostility

on the part of Mr. Boomer, presi-

dent of the powerful Waldorf As-

toria Corporation and of the Hotel

Owner's Association against the

union's attempt to organize their

employees.

A tremendous ovation greeted the

Waldorf strikers as they entered

the hall and took their places in

the gallery.

Following Field, Smith, of the

Waldorf delegation, was introduced

among cheers of enthusiasm that

turned the meeting into a striking

demonstration of solidarity for

several minutes. Delegate Smith

reported on the strike and asked

the union men to make it unanimous

if the bosses do not comply by

Friday.

The chairman introduced Jas. P.

Cannon as the next speaker. Com-

rade Cannon stressed the serious-

ness of the step to be taken, pointed

on! the spirit, of lighting determin-

ation that inspired the resolution

and told the meeting that the eyes

of all labor in America were direct-

ed upon them, urging the men to

curry the resolution and follow the

example of the Waldorf vanguard

with a militant struggle till victory.

Sweeping bursts of applause inter-

rupted his speech from time to time

as he drove home the slogans for

the strike.

Uarciu, one of the Waldorf men
who oiganifced and led the strike

at that establishment, spoke in

French and was also given a rous-

ing reception.

General Strike Acclaimed

Ben Gitlow, who spoke next,

dwelled on the proposed strike as

a means of getting action from the

NRA administration. It was by

action and organization, he said,

that the union had brought the

NHA to the point of recognizing the

Amalgamated union as the legitim-

ate representative of the Casino de

Paree workers who had gone out on

strike. This decision had been

made known only that afternoon.

An organized general strike was

the only means of the workers in

the whole industry taking advan-

tage of section 7a of the National

Recovery Act, be continued. There

are two kinds of recovery, comrade

Gitlow exclaimed. One, "recovery"

of proiits for the bosses who throw

the vast majority ot the people into

constant misery. The other, "re-

covery" by the workers of the right

to live like human beings. The

general strike would be a great

step in the direction of getting the

latter kind of "Recovery". Applause

and cheers greeted the concluding

remarks of the speaker.

The chairman then proceeded to

the vote. At the call for a show

of bands in favor of the resolution,

all hands in the hall wenH up as

one. Not a single hand was raised

in opposition to the resolution.

Secretary Fields then told the as-

semblage that this demonstration

of unanimity was already in itself

a very heartening stride towards

victory and the meeting was ad-

journed.
* t * *

FURTHER STRIKE NEWS
A steady How of new applicants

for membership poured into unionlhotel and restaurant workers, today

headquarters to sign up, as strike displayed signs indicating support

news go! abroad, from early this

morning till late at night.

• * *

1200 men, working at night shifts

in their hotels and restaurants, met

in shop meetings ail afternoon, and

declared for strike action before

the final vote.

• r * •

Leaders of the Waldorf strike

flatly denied the claims of Oscar,

maitre d'hotel at the Waldorf As-

toria, and of Mr. Boomer, made in

interviews with newspapermen, that

some of the workers had declined

to join the strike. All regular em-

ployees of the hotel, including the

night watch, walked out to a man,

they declared.
• * • •

The Geneva Club and the Vatel

Club, fraternal organiaztions of

of the Waldorf strike. Strikers

stated that this action, coming sur-

prisingly from Executive Boards

which had helped the bosses in

their aim to set up the company

union "Guild", was the result of

pressure from the outraged mem-

bership. A stormy meeting at the

Vatel Club this afternoon, in which

the rank and file forced through an

open session, compelled a vote in

support of the Waldorf strikers and

for an early meeting to consider

withdrawal from the "Guild".

The leaders of the A. F. of L.

hotel and restaurant uuion, who
have been vociferous In their pro-

clamations of disassociatlon from

the Amalgamated and the general

-trike, received a heavy blow against
[
the union Friday morning,

their scabbing activities at the | for the strike leaflets.

Casino de Paree, in which they

have Installed strike-breakers, by a

decision from the NRA local labor

board. The Labor Board has re-

cognized the Amalgamated as the

only representative of the Casino de

Paree workers.

* » « *

Among the hundreds who signed

with Amalgamated today, was the

complete crew of the aristocratic

Marlborough Club at Madison Ave-

nue and 83rd Street.

» * *

Strike meetings to arrange for

picketing and map out local actions

will be held in halls designated by

the Executive Board In all parts of

the city on Friday night. The ex-

act location of the halls will be

given in leaflets to be put out by

Watch

Notes Of A Journalist

"NOT ONLY, BUT ALSO "
I
victory—they wrote—did not come

In 1920 in order to save th* easily; the agents of the class en-

ttansportatlon system from collapse, |emy, disguised in a miners blouse,

the party Congress, upon Trotsky's

recommendation, instituted the so-

called political-sections over the

railroads, that is, specially picked

and mlitarized party organs, placed

over the transport trade unions and

the local party organizations. This

emergency measure produced re

suits: the transportation was im-

proved. But the workers took a

hostile attitude to these polit-sec-

tions which infringed upon the trade

union democracy. At the beginning

of 1921, these polit-sections were re-

moved and the normal order restor-

ed.

Today the polit-sections once again

rule ever transportation, and this

time with unrestricted powers. In

a public report, the head of the pol-

itical directorate, Zimin, was not at

all optimistic in describing the sit-

uation in the railroads, and in par-

ticular the results that have been

achieved by restoring the polit-sec-

tions. Everywhere Zimiu uncovers

the activities of the Whites, enemies

and sabotagers; and after each ex-

posure, he never fails to point out

that "all this took place under the

very eyes of Communists."

The reporter does not offer any

explanations for this unconcern on

the part of Communists. As Zimin

puts it, the administrative reforms

Introduced by the polit-sections

meet with resistance at every step.

"It must be stressed—says he—that

aibotage is eurrent not only among

the licks below but also within the

directing apparatus of the roads and

the N. K. P. S." In this casually

towed off phrase there is impecca-

bly expressed the soul ot the pre-

sent Soviet regime. During the in-

itial years after the Overturn, the

havens of sabotage were the bur-

eaus, departments and administra-

tive organs and staffs of all sorts

that were manned by the old spe-

cialists. The struggle against sabot-

age was led by means of control

from below, through the rank, and

file workers, that is. Today this

inter-relationship has been stood on

its head: What incenses Zimin is

that sabotage takes place not only

amid the workers—this, so to speak,

is in the nature of things—but also

in ihe_ highest staffs whose mission

it is to preserve the regime. With-

out desiring to do so, the political

dictator of transportation has de-

fined faultlessly the political bases

of the entire Stalinist dictatorship.

• • • *

THE DRIVE FOR QUALITY

The editors of the Pravda explain

nothing, criticize nothing, but sit on

a high horse. They "call to at-

tention", "place in full view", and

"demand immediate explanations".

Since the question relating to the

quality of products is on the order

of the day (or, to put it more pre-

cisely, has been for a number of

years), the Pravda, in a tone that

brooks no contradiction, issues re-

gulations how to improve steel and

calico and transportation.

But what about the quality of the

Pravda Itself? Evidently there is

no one around to "call to attention"

and "place in full view". In the

meantime, the quality of this news-

paper, which has at Its disposal ex-

ceptional resources and possibilities,

is extremely low. It is printed on

paper of the worst sort; from among

the pile of newspapers over the en-

tire world, the Pravda stands out

by its ashy color and porous tissue.

The print is dreadful, the typo-

graphy ferocious. But worst of all

Is the newspaper itself as a news-

paper. Instead of news—an inces-

sant din. Instead of political arti-

cles^—administrative decrees. Every

column seeps with fulsome fawning

to the "genial leader", the "greatest

theoretician" and so forth. And all

this is written in the style of a

fra ttrsted functionary wh'o has been

put In charge of "ideology" because

he is good for nothing else.

• • • *

THE CLASS ENEMY
Toward the end of October, the

engineers, technologists and work-

er* of the mine, Butovka, In the

Don region, made public the sac-

ceases they had achieved, in a let-

offered us rabid opposition, and in

the darkness of the mines they

worked their dark deeds, trying to

put the machines out of order, to

flood the shaft, and to obstruct the

veins,

"The class enemy disguised in a

miner's blouse" is none other than

the dissatisfied worker. The ex-

tract from the letter shows with

tragic eloquence that here the mat-

er touches not isolated-and demor-

alized elements but u mass struggle,

a civil war in the mines. If the

victory over sabotage did not eoine

easily, it was because the victors

did not have mass support. The

authors of the letter cherish no il-

lusions as to how stable the "vic-

tory" is under such conditions. "We
are not letting matters rest here—
they write- -and we cannot let them

rest. We know that the class enemy

and the sabotagers have not been

crushed. They have gone Into hid-

ing in order to bide opportune time

to execute their destructive work."

Despite the Byzantine terminology

that they are compelled to use, the

authors of the letter point out clear-

ly how and why the worker is turn-

ed into a class enemy. Enumerat-

ing the victories, the letter admits

casually that "in the sphere of im-

proving the living and cultural con-

ditions. .. .we still continue to lag

behind." What is hiddeu behind

these word.s? We may gather a

partial answer from their inventory

of successes and victories: "Indivi-

dual gardening has been widely ex-

pended in our mine Our cadres

are fully assured of vegetables for

the entire winter." This last

phrase is printed in bold type in

the newspaper, to stress the extent

of the victory. Individual gardens

imply that after a hard day's labor,

the worker must dig a way at a

little plot of land in the manner of

a Chinese peasant; as a consequ-

ence of this double labor, the work-

ing cadres, the mining aristocracy,

that is, are assured of vegetables

for the entire winter.

Such is reality even when it is

seen through the prism of a lauda-

tary official dispatches!

Through all the articles and no-

tices on the chiska there runs the

red thread of "Trotskyism", and

thereto in a double guise; on the

one hand, enrolled as "Trotskyites"

are those bureaucrats who have

been most compromised and whose;

hides can no longer be saved; and

on the other hand, all criticism of

bureaucratism in general falls un-

der the category of "Trotskyism".

The two symptoms mutually exclude

each other. But the Stalinist ap-

paratus can dispense with neither

of them; it is necessary that the

guilt for the crimes of the Stalinists

who are most hated by the populace

be loaded upon Trotskyism ; but, on

the other hand, it is equally neces-

sary to remind those who have a

tendency to reflect and to be critical

and who are courageous that if

they let themselves be carried away,

they will be dealt with as befits

Trotskyites.

The Pravda in summing up the

results of the cleansing bewails the

obstacles that the apparatus has to

meet with on tlie pa"rt of the en-

emies of the party. "1L is charac-

terise— writes the paper—that in

all these activities a very active role

is played by those Trotskyites who

did cot disarm. They stream to the

chistkas from different places and

in groups, and they are ready to

crawl out of their skins in order to

whitewash their cronies, saving

them for the future work. Com-

monly, they resort to masked meth-

ods, instead of coming out openly

Lhey sow their seeds of counter-

revolution in the guise of asking

questions, interjecting remarks, and

offering explanations and so forth."

These words ring with the inimit-

able indignation of a frightened

bureaucracy: the enemy sows the

"seeds of counter-revolution" by

means of ordinary questions,, re-

marks and explanations. How tense

must be—how saturated with lies,

that is the inter-relations be-

tween the workers and Sirs "Clean-

sers" if it is necessary so viciously

to hound ordinary questions, the

moment that they threaten to un-

veil the mechanics of the leader-

ship!

—ALPHA.

Workers Oppose

Mendieta Regime

Gems From Stalin

CLEANSING THE PARTY
A good crop in the Ukraine was

needed, and Roosevelt had to recog-

nize the Soviet government, before

the Stalinist bureaucracy would

graciously consent to call a party

Congress, after an interval of three

ind a half years. The party Con-

gress is intended not to determine

the policies to be pursued under the

difficult conditions but to sing hos-

annahs to the leaders upon these

episodic successes.

But even given tbe conditions

that we mentioned above, a pre-

paratory cleansing of the party was

felt needed prior to the calling of

the Congress. The cleansing took

i^lnce under various criteria. No
doubt, a certain number of rascals

and agents of the class enemy were

cleaned out. Under the present re-

gime, it is impossible to judge the

percentage that has remained in

tbe party. But the ehlef aim of the

ehlstka was to terrorize the party

prior to the Congress. Of course,

the party is sufficiently cowed even

without this. But who can tell?

Might not the dissatisfaction brew-

ing and collecting in the masses

break out into the open in the form

of a discussion before the Congress

Therefore, to prepare for the

Congress not a discussion was In

order, but a cleansing. This time,

everybody was to be kicked out

who had ever evinced tbe slightest

inclination toward party discussion.

One needs at least three pairs of

spectacles to judge the course of

the chistka by the Pravda. These

people have hecome so attuned1 to

lying that they cannot halt their

proclivities even in those instances

where a minute pinch of truth would

rebound to their advantage. But,

in any case, one thing Is clear

:

"Trotskyism" won't let the bureau-

cracy rest in peace. "Trotskyism"

is no longer referred to as crushed,

burled and so forth ; on the con-

trary, the tendency Is rather to ex-

ter addressed to Stalin. The first aggerat* its forces.

Along with greetings to the tenth

anniversary number of the Dally

Worker from the Metropolitan News

Co., and a big "ad" by the Modern

Investment and Loan Corporation

calling on workers to yield1 up their

money to these leeches, the enter-

prising editors of "America's Only

Working Class Daily Newspaper"

include the speech Staliu made at

the Congress of Soviets* five days

after Lenin died. It is called The

Heritage of Lenin.

To really appreciate the political

period and how it compares with

his line today one should read the

whole of the original. Space pre-

vents us from reprinting it. We
beg the indulgence of outt readers

if, from the oyster, we choose only

the rarest pearls.

"Lenin told us more than once

that the respite we have gained

from the capitalist states may be

a short one." Trotskyist contra-

band ! "Lenin never regarded the

republic of Soviets as an end in it-

self",—say, like; building Socialism

in oue country "H.O always re-

garded it as a necessary link for

strengthening the revolutionary

movements in the lands of the West

and the Bast, as a necessary link

for facilitating the victory of the

toilers, of the whole world, over

capital. Lenin knew that only (!)

such an interpretation Is the correct

one, not only from the International

point of view, but also from the

point of view of preserving tie

republic of Soviets itself." Hear!

;
Hear! Picture of a man polemizing

against his own\ future position!

"In departing from us comrade

Lenin bequeabhed to us the duty of

consolidating and expanding the

Union of Republics. We vow to

you, comrade Lenin, that we will

also carry out this bequest of yours

with honor."

"In departing from us comrade

Lenin bequeathed to us the duty of

remaining loyal to the principles of

the Communist International. We
vow to you, comrade Lenin, that

On January 15 Grau resigned as

provisional president of Cuba. He

was succeeded by Hevia, formerly

one of the representatives of the

Nationalist party in the Revolution-

ary Junta in Miami, and secretary

of agriculture in the (Jran cabinet.

Hevia occupied the seat of power

for only thirty hours. He resigned

and was succeeded by Colonel Car-

los Mendieta, who is the present in-

cumbent of the presidential office.

Mendieta is the leader of the

Nationalist Party which does not

differ essentially from the Lib-

eral Party of Machado. Inas-

much us Mendieta was selected

by a conference of repesentalives of

all the bourgeois and revolutionary

petty bourgeois factious, in which

the hand of Caffery can be seen, the

new regime constitutes a develop-

ment of tbe Cuban situation, to the

right. As first announced Meudleta's

cabinet—four members of the Na-

tionalist Party, two of Menocal's

jKirty, put rightly reactionary, three

members of the ABC and two with-

out party affiliations—has the same

rightist stamp.

Workers Oppose Mendieta

The workers are reported to be

opposed to Mendieta and his cabinet

but there is no serious struggle

against him yet. Cuiteras, Grau's

Secretary of the Interior, who evid-

ently had i
(residential ambitions at-

attempted to stay the swing to the

right and elevate himself to power.

He threatened a general strike and

has actually succeeded in calling out

the Kailway Workers Brotherhood

affiliated to the Pan-American Fed-

eration of Labor, a creature of the

American Federation of Labor.

Washigton has already granted

recogniton to Mendieta. Apparent-

ly it is Roosevelt's purpose to

strengthen Mendieta, as he hoped

to strengthen ue Cespedes. But, as

yet, there is no indication that Men-

dieta will be more successful than

Gran in dealing with the extremely

delicate and complicated problems

of Cuban politics and economy.

In trying to, balance himself on

the tight-rope of compromise be-

tween American imperialism and

the Cuban proletariat Grau fell into

the abyss. All bis complicated

maneuvers did not advance the solu-

tion of the problems ot Cuban soc-

iety an inch. Mendieta Is setting

out to accomplish what the petty

bourgeoisie could not do. In our

opinion he will be as little success-

ful. Although he has made no an-

nouncement of his government's

program his task is dictated to him

by the situation and his imperialist

masters. It is to harvest the crop.

Cuban Sugar Problem

That is now the vital question for

the American imperialists and their

Cuban bourgeois subalterns. Cuba

is equipped to raise and grind be-

tween five and six million tons of

sugar a year. In 1924-25 the crop

was five and a half million tons;

in 1929 it was five and a fifth mil-

lion tons and more than four mil-

lion were exported. Under the

Chadbourne restriction plan the

erop for 1932-33 was set at two mil-

lion tons with only one half destin-

ed for export. In these figures is

contained the story of the frightful

misery of tbe Cuban masses.

Cuban sugar has to compete in

the United States, its chief export

market, with cane sugar from Porto

Rico, the Phllliplnes, and with beet

sugar from the Western states.

Quotas are assigned to each exter-

nal source of supply. Conferences

to establish the quotas between the

beet growers of the Western states

we will not spare our lives to

strengthen and .expand the union of

the toilers of the whole world—the
Communist International."

If one wonders why the astute

editors of the Daily printed this

speech without expurgation or cor-

rection it Must be because in the

school of Stalinism It Is possible

to "correct" the "mistakes" of

Lenin, but the best disciple, like the

pope. Is infallible.

and the Secretary of Agriculture

are being held now.

Deadline For Harvest

The second or third week in

January is the deadline for begin-

ning the harvest if the cane is to

be cut and ground in time. Delay

in getting the harvest under way
may mean an even smaller quota

for Cuba than the 1032-33 figure

with corresponding increases in the

quotas of Cuba's competitors. Fail-

ure to harvest the crop will mean
no taxes for the government; an

(mpty treasury, inability to pay the

pt-iticiiial and interest on loans, still

more drastic cuts in the public ser-

vices, difficulty witli the army over

wages, etc, etc.

Grau's failure to make even a be-

ginning in establishing conditions

for a harvest profitable to the Am-
erican and Cuban owners explains

why he made bis exit at this time.

It is Mendieta's assigned task to

drivi- the workers off Hie plantations

they have seized, and recover for

Ihe capitalists the ground they have

lust to tbe workers through tbe

strikes for higher wages and better

conditions.

Before Mendieta can harvest the

crop he will have to come to grips

with the workers. In the period

following Maehado's fall they have

made some improvement in their

economic position, extended their

organizations and repossessed them-

selves oE a spirit of confidence in

their ability to struggle against the

enemy. In fact they have reached

u point where they can threaten the

entire social system. And they have

given ample evidence of the fact

that they can and will tight. They

are not likeiy to surrender their

hard-won gains without a struggle

Such is their temper thai they strike

at a moment's notice. On hearing

a report Ihat Mendieta intended to

return to their American owners

the property of Morgan's Cuban

Electric Company, seized by Grau's

government, the workers struck.

So far is Mendieta from being the

bourgeoisie's ideal of a strong man
that he forced the company's offi-

cials to agree to a committee to

settle tlie differences between the

company and the workers. Men-

dieta has proclaimed the postpon-

ing of (lie Constituent Assembly

from April 22 to a future, undeter-

mined date. That is likewise a

sign of weakness.

High Mark of Struggle..

The high water mark of the work-

eis' struggles was reached in the

strike of the electrical workers of

the Cuban Electric Company just

before Gran fell. The company re-

fused the workers' demand and

they struck. The Grau government

seized the property. But the work-

ers rail the plant. Here was real-

ied on a microscopic scale the first

stage of the Cuban proletarian rev-

olution—nationalization of industry

under workers control of produc-

tion.

The formation of a right govern-

ment means that the tide lias begun

to set in against the workers. But it

is not yet too late to advance on

the road to nationalization. No de-

cisive battles have been fought. The

workers are undefeated. But this is

practically their last opportunity

in the present period. Tlie govern-

ment is weak. To harvest the crop

it needs class peace. Moreover it

has made a public demonstration of

its weakness Now Is the time to

bit it hard. Preparations should

be set on foot for the general

strike for nationalization of indus-

try under workers' control of pro-

duction. The demand should be

raised for the Immediate convoca-

tion of the Constituent Assembly.

At the same time the Soviets should

be organized in the towns and on

the plantations.

Tbe Cuban Revolution vitally con-

cerns tbe proletariat of Ihe whole

world. The Cuban workers . need

support and assistance. The silence

of the Communist International is

nothing short of a betrayal. More-

over, the Communist parties outside

of Cuba cannot mobilize the work-

ers against American imperialism.

That is our task as revolutionists

and internationalists. Together with

all those workers' organizations

which are willing we must begin

the organization of the movement to

demand Hands Off Cuba!

—T. STAMM.

Rackets at the McAIpin
New York,—Conditions today in

the kitchen of the Hotel McAlpln

are typical of those existing in the

majority of hotels of this type in

New York City. Therefore, I be-

lieve that I am justified in. declar-

ing that I speak not only for the

food workers in the Hotel McAIpin

kitchens, but for the thousands of

unorganized men and women who
are exploited in hotels all over the

city.

Food workers in the McAIpin

kitchen are divided into three de-

partments. First there is the chefs

department which Includes tbe chef,

assistant chefs, butchers, vegetable

cleaners, fish men, etc. Before the

owners of this hotel signed the

NRA blanket code, the women in

this department were receiving $13

to $18 per week; the men, $16 to

$:W, depending on the length of

time they had been employed. Out

of approximately 45 workers in this

entire department there were two

men who received the $32 maximum.
At that time one of these men had

been employed for 17 years; the

other for 20.

Wage Cuts Under NBA
Now that NKA "is in effect"

everybody in the chefs department

receives $2 to $6 less, with the ex-

ception of those women who now,

as before, receive $13. Tbe two

old-timers who were getting $32

In-ve been cut lo ?2(i. The major-

ity of the men today receive $15.

(These salaries do not apply to tbe

chefs, who usually work under con-

tract ]

.

The kitchen staff has now been

en' to a fraction of what it used

to be. Although it is true that

business has fallen off during the

past few years, the men are now
required to do twice as much work

as formerly. If you are hired as

a butcher, you must become, during

rush hours, a vegetable cleaner,

porter, or whatever is required of

you. This shortage of workers pre-

vails throughout all the depart-

ments of the kitchen.

Next down the scale is the

stewards department, composed of

dishwashers, silver men, porters,

etc. Here, too, the National Recov-

ery Act had an adverse effect upon

salaries. Before the NRA workers

in this section of the kitchen re-

ceived $60 per month; under the

NRA they get $50.

The third department includes all

workers, in the hotel employees

dining rooms and kitchens—salary

$45 per month.

Unpaid Overtime

All kitchen-help work, ostensibly,

a 4S-hour week. But due to the

insufficient number of workers, the

entire kitchen staff is compelled to

do overtime very frequently—with-

out pay. Once in a great while a

worker is given an hour off, but

that is a rare occurrence.

The kitchens are very old and

poorly ventilated. Because the

kitchens are built into a sub-base-

ment, there are no windows. Im-

properly built air shafts and a few

electric fans a re poor substitutes

for up-to-date ventilation. The
place is always stuffy and uncom
Eorfable ; the summer months are

torture.

The hotel employment offices pre-

fer to hirq Cubans, Porto Rlcans

and Mexicians, or any foreign-born

workers who are not citizens, or

have come into the U. S. illegally.

There is a reason for this prefer-

ence. The majority of these for-

eign-horn workers come from coun-

tries which have lower standards of

living than this country, and so are

accustomed to working hard, say-

ing little, and earning nest to noth-

ing. The non-cjtizens live in con-

stant fear of being discovered by

immigration authorities and all of

them know full well the consequ-

ences of objecting to any abuses

imposed by the hotel regulations.

It they do not keep their mouths

shut they are reported to the im-

migration authorities and stand in

danger of being deported.

Compulsory Deductions From Wages
Workers receive pitifully little,

but even that is subject to numer-

ous compulsory deductions. Racket

Number 1 Is carried on by the

Chefs' Club, an organization run

on the same order as the Tammany
clubs. The charter members In-

clude most of the chefs in the New
York hotels. Your job is never sec-

ure unless the chef receives a few
dollars every now and then. Initia-

tion fees in the Chefs' Club are

from $60—to as much as they can

get. Old men have to pay at least

a hundred dollars, because it is

harder to place them In jobs. A
man who can't get a job through

the regular employment offices of

the hotel can always get one through

the Chefs' Club (if he can afford

it) at the -expense of somebody who
is unable to give his chef enough.

At one time tbe French monopolized

all kitchen jobs because tbe major-

ity of the chefs were Frenchmen.

When tbe hotels discovered, that

Cubans, Porto Ricans, etc., were

'•cheaper", the French lost out. Tbe
Chefs' Club is no longer so "exclu-

sive''; they take anybody's money
now —and tbe racket still flourishes,

undisturbed.

Racket Number Two
Racket Number 2 is carried on

by the individual chefs in each

kitchen. In the McAIpin, the chef

is affiliated with* numerous charit-

able enterprises. Several times

each week he collects money from

all the help for "missionaries in

China", "orphan asylums in Sque-

dunk", or "starving peasants in

Armenia". Everybody knows whose
pockets that money lines, but no
one dares refuse.

Rackets Number 3 and 4 are car-

ried on by the hotel owners them-

selves. For two years tbe Hotel

McAIpin generously pledged sup-

port for the Gibson fund for the un-

employed. For those two years a

sum of money was systematically

deducted from the salaries of its

employees. This was advertised by

them as voluntary contributions.

The last racket is the most vici-

ous and costly of all to the work-

ers. Several years ago tbe Hotel

carried sickness insurance for the

workers and paid the premiums.

Now, the Hotel attll carries the in-

surance, but $1.15 to $1.65 is auto-

matically deducted from every

worker'^ salary each month, to pay
for the premiums. Such expensive

insurance should confer many more

benefits upon the workers than It

does. The only benefit received Is

two-thirds of your salary if you are

ill for two weeks or more. A work-

er ill for less tha two weeks re-

ceives nothing.

Discrimination

Discrimination of the meanest

kind Is practiced on the worker la

the different departments of the

kitchen. The men and women who
prepare and serve the food for the

kitchen and hotel help receive less

pay, although they work the same
hours, and just as hard as the

others on the kitchen staff. There

are two dining rooms for the hotel

help : one for members of the chef's

department, chamber maids and

hotel porters, and tbe other for

dishwashers, silver men and kitchen

porters. The former get food that

is slightly stale and none too good,

and the latter get food that is ex-

tremely stale and sometimes In-

edible.

—MCALPIN WORKER.

TROTSKY'S ARTICLE

The Militant has discontinued the

publication of comrade Trotsky's

article on the Soviet State and the

Fourth International. The whole

article, which is of considerable

length, will appear in a very short

timd as a pamphlet, Issued by the

Pioneer Publishers. Inquiries as

to price and orders should be ad-

dressed there. Complete details

about the new publication will be

given in an early number of The

Militant.

OPEN FORUM
SUNDAY, February 4 — 3 P. M.

"THE TRADE UNIONS AND
THE NBA."

Speaker: V. R. DONNE

1S30 E. Franklin Ave.
Minneapolis, Minn.

ADMISSION TREE
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StrikeSpreads to BiggestNewYork Hotels
LEON TROTSKY

Towards the Catastrophe

In view of the increasing
tension in the Far East, we are
herewith reprinting an import-
ant extract from the corrected
version of comrade Leon Trot-
sky's recent article on Japan
and the Soviet Union.—Ed.

• * • •

1. The Myth of Invincibility.

Manifestly, the ruling classes of
Japan are suffering from swelled
heads. Through policies of exter-
nal aggression threats and violence,

they are seeking a way' out from
unprecedented] internal difficulties.

And everywhere they meet with suc-

cess. International pacts have been
violated. Under the pretext of

creating an independent govern-
ment, an immense country has been
annexed. The League of Nations
piles up reports which get nowhere.
America maintains cautions silence.

The Soviet Union steers towards
concessions and the logical conclu-

sion seems to be that Japan is in-

vincible and that its rulers are
chosen to rule not only over the
Asiatic continent but the whole
world. But what are the facts?

Less than four decades ago the

small Island nation defeated the

gigantic Chinese empire on land

and sea. The entire world was
startled. Fourteen days after the

signature of the Treaty of Slmon-
oseki, Kichthofen, the famous Ger-

man geographer, wrote that Japan
had won "equality" and had raised

Itself to the rank of the Great Pow-
ers. Ten years later came an even
greater miracle : Japan rented Czar-

ist Russia. Among the very few
who had foreseen such a result were
first of all the Russian revolution-

ists ; hut who at that time was in-

terested in what the revolutionists

said? The prestige of the Island

Empire rose all the higher the

more unexpected to civilized hu-
manity was the victory of Japan
over its two neighbors whose conj-

bined population exceeded its own
more than ten times.

In the World War Japan's parti-

cipation amounted to police opera-

tions on a major scale, carried on
in the Far East and partly In the

Mediterranean. However the very

fact that it adhered to the camp of

the victors and collected ample
booty could not but increase still

higher the national self-glorification

of Japan's ruling classes. Japanese
imperialism completely revealed its

Jaws by the "twenty-one demands"
to China, issued at the beginning
of the war—only fifteen years after

Japan had freed Itself from humil-

iating treaties!

General Tanaka's Memorial of

1B2? set forth a complete program
In which national ambitions con-

vert into the dizziest megalomania.
The document Is an astounding one!

Official denials do not weaken one
iota its persuasive force. There is

no forging such a text. In any
case, Japan's policies during the

past two years supply irrefutable

proofs of the authenticity of this

document. The conquest of Man-
churia was achieved with compara-
tively Insignificant forces by means
of aviation and bombs; in a few
strokes the Japanese concentrated
some four or Ave divisions In China,
hardly more than 5ft000 men. The
operations resembled military man-
euvers rather than war. But all

the more "prestige" to the general

staff at Tokyo!
Nevertheless the military invinci-

bility of Japan is a devout myth
which has paid dividends so far but
which sooner or later must be
wrecked by reality. So far, Japan
has had no occasion to match its

strength with the advanced nations.

Japan's successes, however brilliant

to themselves, have been the fruit

of the superiority of a backward
nation over nations Still more back-
ward. In war the principle of re-

lativity is omnipotent. Once upon
a time the empire of the Czars also

passed from victory to victory;

from an isolated Moscow principal-

ity it transformed itself Into a
mighty Empire stretching over two
continents from the Atlantic to the
Pacific. The Czar's armies were
also proclaimed invincible in all the
school books. But In point of fact

old Russia, depending on the semi-

serf peasantry, gained single-hand-

ed victories only over the barbaric

tribes of Central Asia and the Cau-
casus, or over states which had col-

lapsed internally, like Poland under
her feudal nobility or Turkey un-
der the Sultans. In general from
the beginning of the French rev-

olution, the Czar's armies represent-

ed a lympathlc and
.
ponderous Im-

potence .True, between 1907 and
1914 the army and navy were en-

ergetically reformed and streng-

thened with the active aid of the

patriotic Dumas. However, the test

of the World War brought along
with it bitter disillusions; the Bus-

sian army won tactical successes
only so long as it was subjected to
the play of the centrifugal forces
of Austria-Hungary. But in the
main theatre of the war it once
again revealed its utter insuffici-

ency.

We beg the indulgence of our
readers for the briefness of the
extract from comrade Trotsky's
article. Our desire to put Into this
Issue as much of the latest news
about the hotel and restaurant work-
ers' strike caused technical difficul-

ties which made It Impossible to
carry through the original plan. A
lengthier section will appear in the
next issuo.

Struck Hotels
Here are some of the inert im-

portant of the 50 hotels and rest-

aurants on strike:

Waldorf-Astoria, New Weston,
Astor, Lincoln, Barbizon Plaza,
Shery-Netherhwds, Savoy Plaza,

Sth Ave, Essex House* Colonade
Club, Casino de Paree, LOmhardie,
N. Y. Athletic Club, St. MoritSE,

Pierre, Breslin, Ambassador Roos-
erelt, Brevoort, Montclair, Lafay-
ette, Biltmore, Bite Tower, Mad-
ison, Great Northern, Lexington,
Park Central, Barclay, La Rue
(settled). Central Park Casino
(settled), Paradise, Basque (set-

tled), Warwick, Dorse-y, Delmon-
ieo, Westbury, Pennsylvania, Pic-
radilly, Majfair House, Park Lane,
Taft, Biltmore, New Yorker, Long,
champs, Weylin, Old Plata, Colony
Club, Drake, Bristol, The Forty E.
Both St., and the St. Begfe.

Thousands Surround Waldorf

In First Mass Picketing Line
All day they waited in the strike

hall, ail prepared for a long strug-
gle. During the afternoon the hall
packed up tight, new men coming
in every few minutes. By five, the
fateful hour, it was jammed. The
general strike was on! Upstairs,
shop committees were meeting.
Downstairs, they lined up for the
big march to the Waldorf. At five-

ten it set out.

Most of the 2,000 who started ouf
had never been on a picket line be-

fore. At first they seemed a little

puzzled as to Just what to do. But
the ranks were tight and orderly,
not even the heavy early- evening
traffic breaking them. They walked
across the city, towards Park Ave-
nue, towards the luxury they helped
make possible all these years,

Passersby looked and wondered-
"Must be a parade," somebody said.

"No. Something about child labor."

What do they know? What do they
care? At Park Avenue a woman ail

bundled in furs turned and] spoke
savagely : "You ought to be glad
you're not on the breadline." She
was the kind these strikers cooked
for and waited on and ha If-starved
for all these years. Never again!
This was the day of reckoning, of

the general strike.

separated from the other for years,
tired, exploited, finding brotherhood
and strength together. Solidarity

forever ! And the line began to
shout "Down with the scabs!" "Join
the strike!" "Recognize bur Un-
ion!" "All out on the picket line!"
The next time round, the windows

in the grill were covered. It must
have upset the diners' stomachs to

hear the cries outside, to remem-
ber that the glorious Waldorf had
harbored men ungrateful enough to

want dinners for themselves. Inside
Oscar told tbe reporters: "There's
a place for such men. They ought
to be in jail." Oscar grown rich
pandering to the rich. And the
Times headline : "800 March for the
Diversion of Diners."
Oh, those diners. Harry Gergu-

son, the well-known criminal
he doesn't' belong in jail, according
to Oscar. He belongs in the Wal-
dorf, being fed by scab-slaves. Judge
Samuel Seabury, the tower of Jus-
tice, the special pal of Mayor La
Guardia, eating behind drawn cur-
tains so he should not have to think
of the empty stomachs. And de-
lighted because Mr. Boomer had
some scabs handy to cook up his
dinner

!

More and more men. Twenty-
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Union.
The line reaches the Waldorf,

>ther columns join In. After a
while more men come, as shop after

shop Is pulled out. Secretary Field
rushes down the line with a bul-

letin-—Park Central out, Breslin out,

Astor, Lexington one after an-
other. The men came from the
Lexington, bringing their tools with
them. The line grew and grew.
Groups of sympathizers joined on.

At last 3,000 strong, marching,
round and round the Waldorf.
At first quietly, feeling strange.

Then confidence grew. Tbe line

became solid, marching solid, and
somewhere an old-timer began to
sing "Solidarity". Men listened,

men who had never beard the words
before, and In a few minutes the
whole line was singing. "Solidar-

ity forever, for tbe union makes lis

strong!"
"Down With the Scabs!"

Men who had worked alone, each

during all those years when they
walked on soft carpets, serving from
silver dishes at white covered
tables! Strong!
"For the Union makes us strong!"
And at last back across town,

picking up more merf on the way,
back to the strike hall and after
a little rest to the mass meetings.
Down to Bryant Hall filling up with
tense, quiet, tired men. This Is the
Climax of the day. The first blow
has been struck. The general strike
is well under way.
The meeting In Bryant Hall Is

short. Nona of the speakers takes
much time. It is a quiet meeting.
No hackneyed agitational phrases.
The speakers do not have to excite
the audience by words. The experi
ence of rotten working conditions
has already spoken. They do not
have to be exhorted to action ; they
have already acted and need now
only to consider how best to go on

(Continued on Page Z)

'Ballyhoo' Won't
Cook Dinners

RECOGNITION OF THE UNION
40 HOUR WEEK

MINIMUM $39 A WEEK FOR THE
LOWEST PAID WORKERS.

These are the demands of the
Amalgamated Food Workers Union
and this is why thousands of men
and women have slammed the sweat-
shop kitchen doors behind them in
the biggest strike New York hotels
have ever known. The demands
are p_lain enough, fair enough, to
get the unanimous endorsement and
response of every worker in the in-

dustry.

Behind these demands there is

the story of Ave years during which
wages have shrunk steadily, and
hours have just as steadily increas-
ed. Hotels have been operating un-
derstaffed, so that on top of having
wage-cuts and overtime to swallow,
the hotel-workers have each had to
do a three and four-man job. Then
came the prohibition-repeal boom,
and the hotels were packed with
drinkers and diners. Out of all

this profit, not one cent went to the
workers, not one hour was cut off

their day, and furthermore the
Hotel Men's Association wrote it

self a "code" which cut wages still

more and lengthened hours. They
boldly attempted to cut wages al-

together, substituting tbe gamble of
tips—and the next step, presum-
ably, would be to make the workers
pay the hotel for the privilege1 of'

spending twelve to sixteen hours a
day feeding somebody else!

The demands of the food-workers
are so plain, the union's stand is

so unanswerable, that the Hotel
Men's Association is unable to cover
itself and takes refuge in a silly

statement, made by Lucius Boomer,
that they "have no idea' why the
strike was called." They even
make some attempt at smearing the
clear issue by claiming that the
whole movement is a cooked-up af-

fair, a red devil's brew stirred up
by agitated chefs!
Only three weeks ago the hotels

were bragging of the tremendous
ware of prosperity they were en-
joying. The government was col-

lecting millions In taxes, the banks
were rubbing their hands, the hotel
managers were plumply complacent.
Their old excuse for cutting wages
and overtiming their workers

—

"business is rotten", hasn't a leg

to stand on. They haven't got an
excuse—they haven't an explana-
tion, nor an answer—except the
dirty weapons of lies, threats, and
scabs.

The Labor Board is silent too.

Odd, isn't It? It has a good deal of
explaining to do, such as why the
hotel workers' code was signed
without first being submitted to the
workers, and why the code prolongs
and authorizes the abuses and rac-

kets that the hotel-men were able
to bludgeon through during five

years of "bad business"
If anything more was needed to

discredit the bright ballyhoo of the
"New Deal", and to teach (he work-
ers that they have no friends but
themselves, this is the lesson. You
can't beat action with ballyhoo, and
Mr. Boomer can pop telling the re-

porters that everything Is rosy in

the Waldorf, and forty other Boom-
ers can join the chorus, but the
workers know the truth. They know
what they want, they know they
are entitled to It, and they know
they will have to fight for it, and
they also know that In Spite of
ballyhoo, .threats, cops, and scabs,
they will win. You can't cook din-
ners with—ballyhoo. —B.

20,000 Out
FLASH! LATE BULLETIN I

At the moment of going to press,

figures gathered by The Militant's
reporters show that at least 30,000
workers are now on strike. In-

complete returns indicate tliat

10,000 more in houses not yet pull-

ed are organized, have indicated
their approval of the strike: and
are only awaiting the completion
of strike preparations. Up-to-tho
minute figures on the growta
of tbe A. F. W. cannot be
given. According to Secretary
B. J. Field, applications are be-

ing received and approved raster
than the clerical staff can handle
them.

Greetings have been received by
the strikers in telegrams from la-

bor organizations in various parts
of the country.

Service Crippled As
Strike Ranks Swell

Fifty of City's Most Important Hotels Successfully
Struck by Amalgamated Food Workers

VThe general strike is sweeping the hotels from one end of New
York to the other. This report of success can already be made when
the strike is not yet three days old and the wave has hardly reached its

peak."

This is the statement made today by B. J. Field, secretary of tha
Amalgamated Hotel and Restaurant Workers Union.

And it can be truly said that the hotel strike is moving with irre-

sistible piwer, emptying kitchens anil dining rooms of one important hotel
in the city after another. The waiters and the cooks of more than
50 hotels have laid down their knives, pots and trays and taken their

place in the battle lines of one

Boss Papers Launch Flood of

Lies Against Hotel Strike
The bosses' press is busily sland-

ering the general strike of the hotel
workers. When tbe Waldorf men
went out last week and the bosses
still hoped, the general strike call

of the Amalgamated Union was a
bluff like the New Year's Eve call

"almost all the way around the
hotel with its head ouly ninety-

feet hack of its tail", the complete
circle", it also said that there were
less than 2,000, marchers. For a
double picket-line with only about
a foot or 18 inches between ranks

of the A. F. of L., they were not! to stretch around the Waldorf re-
very disturbed. The newspapers
treated the Waldorf strike as some-
thing amusing and Interesting, they
even printed Andre Fournigault's
picture, and they made no heavy
attack. liut when it becalne clear
on Friday that this was no bluff,

the attitude of the bosses' press un-
derwent a marked change.
The respectable New York Times

which boasts that it has "all the
news that's fit to print, the sensa-
tional Hearst papers (American and
Journal) and tabloids the so-called
'liberal" Post and World-Telegram,
are all trying to discourage the
strikers, to misrepresent them, to

discredit their leaders, and to dis-

rupt the only movement which can
wiu the workers decent conditions
and a living wage.

Boss Press Tricks

One of the standard tricks of these
rags is to lie about the number of
workers on strike. Oa Friday night,
before the Union officials had had
time to list the strikers, the Satur-
day Times already had a headline
raying the response was light. On
Sunday the Times said only 800
were out. The Saturday World-
Telegram said 1,400. The Evening
Post gave only 5,000 on Saturday.
When they took up the hotels one
by one, they all gave false figures

as to the number of men out. In
order to give an impression of fair-

ness, each paper admitted that one
hotel was "hard hit". But the
funny thing is that each picked a
different hotel, and only by putting
them all together could you see that
the Astor, Waldorf, Sherry-Nether-
lands, Lincoln, Plaza and a lot of
others were feeling the strike where
it hurts. Despite all this the pa-

pers carried headlines saying that
tho strike was ineffective, that ser-

vice was going on as usual, etc.

The papers were particularly dis-

honest in reporting the Waldorf
picketing of Friday afternoon. Some
papers, including the tabloids and
"liberals" did not carry anything
about the great demonstration. For
example, when the Tribune admit-
ted that the picket line extended

quired niany more than 2,000 march-
ers. The American also admitted
the line stretched "most of the way
around the Waldorf" but also said
there were "about 2,000 on it. The
Times was the biggest liar of all
on this point : it said there were
only "about 1,000" on the line.

On top of these lies, all the boss-
es' papers tried to make out that
the marchers were not strikers but
mostly sympathizers and even loaf-

ers or "idlers". They tiled to make
a joke of the demonstration, that
It was "ji diversion" for the diners
(Times) and that the "patrons
seemed oblivious to the uproar out-
side" (Tribune). Not one mention-
ed that this sight of suffering and
fighting workers caused Oscar to
have all the curtains in the grill

drawn lest customers lose their ap-
petites and scabs join the line.

The "Red Plot"
Not content with making believe

the strike is feeble and ineffective,
the bosses' press is also trying to

(Continued on Page 2)

Beware: FakeTelegrams I

Forged telegrams, pretending to
come from strike headquarters,
were received by workers yester-
day Trom the Dorset and other
hotels. One read: "(JO BACK TO
WORK STOP YOUR SHOP SIGN-
ED UP (signed) AMALGAMAT-
ED HOTEL AND RESTAURANT
WORKERS UNION." The work-
ers turned these telegrams over
to union headquarters, which de-
noitnced them as forgeries. Any
orders to go back to work will be
f'ven personally at union head-
quarters. In addition to the forg-
ed telegrams, hundreds of tele-

grams were received by workers
from bosses, ordering them back
to work in language so phrased as
to deceive the workers into believ-
ing that the strike was over. The
Amalgamated Food Workers has
demanded that the Western Un-
ion take step to stop such out-
right forgeries.

Japan Moves Toward War Against the Soviet Union
Caught in the tolls of insoluble

and ever-sharpening contradictions,

the capitalist world Is hurtling
along the path to war with grow-
ingly accelerated speed. This is

clear for all to see. It is no longer
a matter of years, hut of weeks—
at the outside, months. The bour-
geois press recognizes the immin-
ence of the coming clash.

"The world is closer to war to-

day than It has been in a long-

time. In the Far I&st as well as
In Austria the wltehes' broth of
international conflict is brewing."
Thus wrote the New York Evening
Post on January 22. Press dis-

patches from day to day emphasize
that at any moment the match may
be applied to the powder, barrel.

All Europe is a vast magazine of

explosive material. Fascism threat-

ens to engulf the entire continent.

But the main focal center of Im-
perialist conflict, tbe point at which
the touch-off Is most likely to be
given, continues to be the Far Bast.

In preparation for their contem-
plated onslaught on the Soviet Un-
ion the Japanese imperialists are
endeavoring to cultivate more amic-
able relations with the United Sta-
tes. On January 24, Foreign Min-
ister Hirota announced in the Diet

that he was taking steps to dis-

cuss with the United States Govern-
ment "a friendly solution of prob-
lems likely to arise within the nest
two years." In the ensuing debate
on Hlrota's speech, the Fascist pol-

itician, Seigo Nanako, bluntly in-

quired whether the foreign minister
has courage enough to answer re-

cent criticisms of Japan by foreign
statesmen. The reference was ob-
viously to tbe recent speech by
Stanley K. Hornbeck, chief of the
Far Eastern Division of the U. S.
Department of State. The Japan
ese foreign minister promptly re-

buked tbe Fascist spokesman, ad-
vising him to use "calmer langu-
age" when discussing foreign affairs

and to avoid the term "Oriental
Monroe Doctrine", which, he said,

"was liable to be misunderstood
abroad."
The outstanding news item last

week concerning the development
of the threatening war situation in
the Far East was the resignation
of General Sadao Araki from the
position of Japanese war minister.
This move has been construed by
some as an indication that Japanese
imperialism has switched its course
onto the paths of peace, abandon-
ing for the time being its plan! for

an attack on the Soviet Union. Ofil-

cial circles in Washington, quoted
by the New York Times on Janu-
ary 25, are credited with the view
that "Japan is ready .to change
not only her recently belligerent
tone but her possibly belligerent in-

tentions." Officials of the War De-
I>artment, discounting the fears of
Moscow conveyed by Ambassador
Bullitt, "do not believ* that Japan
now wishes war with Russia."
Without taking this facile belief

at its face value—-for the American
imperialists would like to see their
Japanese rivals break their teeth
at the Soviet frontier—we can note
that it. reduces the problem of war
In the .Far East to the simple dimen-
sions of subjectivity, the "wishes"
of the Japanese Imperialists. We
have to bear in mind, however, that
the wishes of the Japanese Imper
lalists are conditioned by the en-
tire objective situation, and first

and foremost by Japan's Internal
situation. It ia precisely this sit-

uation which is driving Japan re-

lentlessly along the road to war.
However, there Is nothing about

the resignation of General Araki
which gives ground for believing
that Japan's imperialist designs on
Soviet"territory have been even tem-

porarily abandoned. Capitalist
press dispatches on the subject, al-

though confusing, would seem to
point to the opposite conclusion.
Thus a Tokyo message to the New
York Times on January 23, on the
subject of Arakl's resignation, de-
clared that "public opinion is slow-
ly swinging away from the extreme
Right and the Army's prestige Is

waning."

Assuming this to be the ease,
the conclusion should be drawn
that toe Army would deliberately
seek to revive its prestige along
the road of war.
The real motive behind the change

of war ministers is, howeer, given
In the same message, when it Is

pointed out that "high political
circles outside the army liked Gen-
eral Araki personally, but his ex-
uberant eloquence, which was taken
abroad far more seriously than
here, had become embarrassing."
The Tokyo newspaper, Kokumln,
illumined the question further in
a character sketch of General Sen-
juro Hayashi, who has succeeded
General Araki at the war ministry

:

"Hayashi Is a soldier in the full
sense of the word. He belongs
neither to the Araki (reactionary)
nor the Ugaki (HberaUst) factions,

but is strictly neutral He is a
man of silence, but ia capable of
swift action, in contrast with Araki,
who is a great talker The gov-
ernment expects that Hayashi will
talk less and will not interfere in
domestic politics, but if a clash
comes he will be a harder man than
Araki."

General Hayashi is known to the
public only by his decisions at the
start of the Manchurlau fighting
in the fall of 1931, when without
awaiting orders from higher up, he
marched his troops from Korea to
support the Japanese forces in Man-
churia. The need for having the
war ministry headed by a man cap-
able of rapid decisions, especially
in time of war, needs no demon-
strating.

Thus th© resignation of Araki
and the character of the man ap-
pointed to succeed him would ap-
pear to indicate not a peace move
but a war move. An Associated
Press _dfspatch from Tokyo on Jan-
uary 22 declared In this connec-
tion:

"Although General Arald, espe-
cially abroad, was regarded as a
leader and spokesman of the ag-

(Continued on Page t)

of
the most momentous labor struggles
in the history of the New York
working class.

The battle cry was first raised by
the workers in the Waldorf Astoria
on Tuesday evening. The workers
and the industry at large were elec-
trified by this action and close on
its heels came the walk-out at the
Lincoln and the New 'Weston on
Thursday. Then came the deluge.
The Hotel Men's Association was
given until Friday to recognize the
union and settle on the conditions
demanded by the unanimous vote of
the membership. The ultimatum
expired at 5 P. M. When no answer
was received at the deadline the
union moved from threat to action,
shaking the wealthy fortresses of
the open shop like so many houses
of cards. One big hotel after an-
other joined the strike. The well-
dressed parasites stared at empty
plates, waiting in vain for the din-
ned that would never be cooked or
served us the kitchens were paral-
ysed and the dining rooms crippled.

Biggest Hotels Paralyzed
What no one ever dreamed would

happen^ least of ail the blood-suck-
ing hotel bosses, has crashed down
upon the heads of the astounded
plutocrats with the force of an
avalanche. All the symbols of
bloated luxury on the one hand,
and slave-driving oppression on the
other, pass in review, robbed of
their motive force, tbe workers:
the Waldorf—the most famous in
the world, Pennsylvania—the big-
gest, the New Yorker—modern ex-
emplar of the exploiting chain sys-
tem, the luxurious, pompous Am-
bassador, Astor, Biltmore and others
that would take pages to enumerate.
At the time of writing the head-

quarters of the Amalgamated is
overwhelmed with new strikers. The
organizers and the office force are
working with what seems to be
super-human energy, unparalleled
tindurance, snatching a few mo-
ments of sleep in a day that al-
ways seems too short, kept on their
toes every waking minute, register-
ing, lining-up, agitating, organiz-
ing and getting the machinery hum-
ming like a well-oiled dynamo.
The spacious headquarters at 915

Eighth Ave. hasj become too small
to hold the mass of strikers crowd-
ing into its premises In the thou-
sands. The Amalgamated, spread-
ing out, has already engaged the
i'alm Garden as a second strike
headquarters and is planning to rent
other halls to handle the never-end-
ing stream of strikers.

Militant Tactics

The Amalgamated has employed
militant tactics from the outset,
sending committees to the hotels
where the workers were being inti-
midated against joining the ranks,
leading long parades of shouting,
fighting workers around hotels em-
ploying scabs, picketing the strike-
breaking employment agencies.

Suecesa is greeting its efforts at
every turn. The smashing offensive
of the Amalgamated Is rising high-
er day by day. The quick-flre moves
of the union sound like machine gun
reports. Hardly had the militant
unionist, Andre Fournigalt been dis-
charged Tor his organization work
than the employees at the Waldorf
walked out—800 strong. The Hotel
Men's Association was given a forty-
eight hour ultimatum. And even
before the deadline had been reach-
ed the Amalgamated gave a warn-
ing that it was prepared for action
by closing down the Lincoln and
the New Weston. This move was
quickly followed by the calling of
the general strike and the mass
picket, demonstration at the Wal-
dorf.

Itound and round the Waldorf
the picket line circled, marking
one of the most impressive demon,
strations in the history of New
York's labor struggles. Since then
there have been mass picket lines
everywhere. Only yesterday the
patrons of the aristocratic Pennsy-
lvania were shocked by an imposing
gathering of the very waiters they
had tipped so condescendingly,
carrying the banners of the general

(Continued on Page 2)
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Hotel Strike Spreads
(Continued from page 1)

strike and shouting for union re-

cognition.

Strike Spirit Excellent

The spirit of the strikers rises

to a new pitch every day. Their

thoughts are only of victory and
their confluence in the triumph of

the cause of the hotel workers is

indomitable. This mounting enthu-

siasm can be no better described

than by a picture of the General

Strike meeting at Bryant Hall where
wave upon wave of applause greeted

the stirring calls for action by the

strike organizers.

Bryant Hall with its thousands

of seats and its annex was too small

to house the huge throngs that pack-

ed it to capacity. Hugo OehSer,

strike organker, was in the chair.

Stormy applause followed his stir-

ring appeals for militant action as

he introduced the speakers. Organ-

izer Caldas described the history of

the union from the time it was a

mere handful to its present surging

growth A flurry of delight and
appreciation ran through the hall

as organizers Kostas and Gordon,

hoarse from speaking to strikers

for hours on end. made valiant but

unsuccessful attempts to address the

audience. It remained for Ben Git-

low, veteran labor leader, to bring

down the house in cheers as he

denounced the slave code proposed

by the NRA for the hotel workers
and his sensational exposure of the

"great Oscar". Comrade .Tames 1',

Cannon, special strike organizer,

brought thunderous applause from
the strikers in his thrilling descrip-

tion of the "great, wonderful union
—the Amalgamated—which is giv-

ing heart and hope to the long-suf-

fering hotel workers".
» . •

Effective Unionism
The unquestionable success of the

Amalgamated in the general strike

is a most fitting demonstration of

the effectiveness of modern indus-

trial unionism. No other form of

union organization would be able to

fling the challenge of revolt into

the teeth of the Hotel bosses back-

ed at every step by the overflowing

coffers of Wall Street.

Combatting the company union,

"the Guild", on the one side and
the strike-breaking, disruptive tac-

tfcs of the Food Workers Industrial

Union, which represents a negligi-

ble minority of the hotel workers,

the Amalgamated Hotel and Rest-

aurant Workers Union has gained

the confidence of the great masses
of the employees on strike and pre-

paring for strike.

An independent organization,

formed on the industrial union basis,

the Amalgamated has been long

noted for its progressive, militant

tactics. The present strike gives

new, living testimony to this1 long

known fact. Internal democracy

—

the free, open election of officials,

the right of every union man to

speak his mind the absence of

political discrimination, has brought
together progressive tendencies re-

presenting a cross-section of the

militants in labor's ranks, and merj-
ed them with a rank and file bent

upon struggle and not collaboration

with the exploiters.

By this great strike the Amalgam-
ated is bound to inspire the entire

labor movement in the United Sta-

tes. ,More than a month ago the

Militant stated in an editorial,

"Strike the Hotels" that "In invad-

ing this field (the hotels) and es-

tablishing the firm basis of a union
there, the Amalgamated has rend-

ered a signal service to the whole
movement ot organized labor." And
further: "The Amalgamated has al-

ready stamped itself in the minds
of the thousands of discontented

hotel slaves as an organization that

means .business, not bin ft and bally-

hoo."
More ominous than the open shop

or rather in cooperation with them
are the wings of the blue buzzard.

The NBA code for the Hotels and

Restaurants is the worst in the

country. Twenty-eight cents^ an
hour for the hotel slaves. Fifty-

four hours for workers in this

day and age ! This code has
been cynically thrust in the

face of the hotel workers, without
amendment. In the real sense the

present strike is a blow at the NRA.
Jt will help smash the illusions of

the "New Deal". The workers in

the hotels are seeing that the NRA
is meant to drive their living con-

ditions down to a level on which
they wilt be as badly off us slaves.

One of the greatest strike-break-

ing, scab agencies in the general

strike is an organization purport-

ing to represent the workers—Local

10 of A. F. of I,. The crew that

heads this outfit is the most malo-

dorous gang. They don't operate as

a union but as a crew of thugs,

groomed as business agents who
make contracts with night-club and
cafe bosses without Consulting the

worker.^ concerned.

The liosses get si union label from
these agreements and the workers

get the right—to pay dues mid as-

sessments to these leeches. Lead-

A. F. W. and is now under boi^d on-

criminal charges.

Waiters are slugged and terror-

ized for the slightest complaint.

Many of the foremost fighters of the

Amalgamated are experienced union

men who went through the gangster

mill in Local 16 and joined the Am-
algamated in open revolt against it.

Most recent in their shocking

treacheries has been their applica-

tion in court for an injunction re-

straining the Amalgamated from

striking. Of a piece with this scab

action is Local I6's offer to supply

waiters for the strike-tied hotels

and restaurants.

Revolt has already seized A. F.

of L. locals against -this monstrous

action. Local 1, waiters and Local

32i>, cooks and countermen, have

come out against this action. In

the Casino de Paree, Broadway

night club, the workers were order-

ed by the boss to join Local 10. The

workers refused and took out cards

in the Amalgamated instead. They

were discharged by the proprietor

who immediately obtained Local 16

aid to keep the hotel running by

scabs. Their attempt to mobilise

workers from the Paradise, Holly-

wood and Palais Royale to break

the strike in the Casino de I'aree

met with dismal failure. The

ing this band of racketeers, is Paul waiters in ihese hotels refused to

Couleher who was kicked out of the 1
scab.

The I.LP.and thcComintcrn*»»DriveOn

Lie Campaign Launched by Press

(Continued from page I)

give it a black eye. For example,

every paper has been printing dark

hints that the strike is a "red plot."

The American attacked the workers
for being against the NRA. The
American also hinted that the strike

is a "Communist plot" because some
of. the workers on the Waldorf
picket line sang "Solidarity"! They
printed a statement by Maypol,

lawyer' of the A. F. of L. Local 16,

implying that the Amalgamated is

not trying to win the strike for its

members bnl to make a revolution!

They have also tried to discredit

the strikers by charging violence

and intimidation. The only case of

violence was when bosses' thugs

beat up union delegates at the

Pennsylvania. But thej papers put

the word violence in headlines in

such a way as to make people think

the strikers bad used violence. They
printed cock-and-bull stories about

workers at the Plaza, Astor, and
Park Central complaining of inti-

midation by the Amalgamated—but

they never gave any names of such

workers.

Several papers, including the

World-Telegram, printed excuses for

the bosses hiring thugs to beat up
strikers and workers who want to

strike. They call the thugs "detec-

tives'? and "guards", and vaguely

hint that they were brought in afte"r

the strikers had attacked the hotel,

But they give no evidence of such

attacks—because there were none.

When one employer loeked up work-

ers who wanted to quit, and held

them in the restaurant, illegally

against their will, the papers wrote

that he was "guarding" them against

attacks by strikers.

The Tribune, reporting the Friday
night meeting at Bryant Hall, quot-

ed James P. Cannon as saying the

strikers were going "into ail those

places that didn't strike and pall

them out on the street." The idea

is that the strikers are going to

"violate private property", intimid-

ate their fellow-workers and do
violence. This is a lie. Cannon
said the strikers would go to every

place that dtdn't strike and get

them all out. This does not mean
violence or intimidation. It means
using orderly means to show the

other workers that they need

not fear the bosses or the thugs,

and that they should join the strik-

ers' ranks.

One of the dirtiest tricks of all

was pulled, by the respectable Times.

In its Saturday edition, after try-

ing hard to give an impression that

almost nobody is striking, if ad-

mitted that, hundseds of workers are

joining the union. Then if went on

as follows:

"Each man and woman who had

come to join the union was asked

to pay mi initiation fee of $2, plus

dues of 75 cents, 25 cents as an

assessment and 10 cents for a union

book, making a total of $3.10."

The idea is given that workers

are suckers for joining the Amal-

gamated because they have to pay

the "large" sum of $3.10. Hut none

of Hie papers has printed the fact

that the A, F. of L„ which is scab-

bing on the general strike, charges

double the fees of the Amalgamated
and then sells the worker into slai-

ery nor tlie fact that not a single

striker is obliged to pay a button

until after the strike settlement. The
papers do not dare charge the Am-
algamated Union officials with

grafting. If they did they would
have a libel suit on their hands.

But they try to hint at graft, hop-

ing to destroy the workers' confid-

ence in the union and its leaders.

Many important facts, figures and
statements given out by union of-

ficials to reporters have never ap-

peared In the papers. Others have
been distorted. But whenever the

bosses' Association gives out a

statement it gets lots of space and
favorable comment. Similarly,

when the strike-breaking A. F. of

L. emits one of its filthy attacks on
the workers and their Union, the

bosses' press treats it with great re-

spect.

Workers who were at first sur-

prised and thought some of the

false statements in the bosses' press

were due to bad eyesight of the re-

porters, are beginning to see that

these are not "mistakes" but a sys-

tematic; effort to misrepresent, dis-

credit, weaken and slander the Un-
ion and the strike. This is an old

story. It happens in every strike,

and the bosses' press lias not. done
its worst yet. It is because of this

among other things, that the Mili-

tant says the liberation of the work-
ing class can be achieved only by
its owji efforts. The bosses; the
bosses' press, the bosses' police, the
bosse^ governemnt—'these do not
help. They only hinder the worker
in his fight for a decent life.

As far as the press goes, in any
case, this is already clear : in this

fight the bosses' press is against
the strikers. The strikers need
their own press to get the truth
about what is going on, to reveal
what the. bosses and strike break-
ers are up to, and to defend them-
selves against lies and slanders.

—HARRY STRANG.

London.—A veritable storm blows
around the camp of the British In-

dependent Labour Party. The uni-

ted front with the Communist Party

has from time to .
time looked like

falling to pieces but it still wob-

bles along with a patched-up unity

at the bottom and a never-ceasing

wrangle at the top. The immediate
activities of the united front com
mittees is the preparation of a na-

tional hunger march to London in

order to protest against the new
Unemployment Bill, already refer-

red to in the Militant, and to de-

mand the restoration of recent cuts

in unemployment benefits.

The first contingent of marchers

leave Scotland on January 22, and
the combied forces from different

parts of the country will arrive in

Loudon on February 24, where a

Conference of Action will be held

in order to deteiminfj the next, step

in the development of united front

activity.

The government, through the

medium of Mir John Oilmour, has

warned the organizers of the march
that they are assuming grave re-

sponsibilities but both the leader-

ship of the I. L. P. and the O. P.

have expressed their determination

to meet, this challenge with the

hunger marchers solidly behind

them. As the new bill contains a

direct threat to the trade unions,

the marchers are assured of sub-

stantial support despite the hostile

attitude of the Labour party and
trade union officials who are against

such militant action, favoring their

usual' remedy for all problems,

namely, parliamentary protests.

ProMem of Third International

But the hunger march occupies

only a part of the attention of the

I. L. P., the other part being direct-

ed towards the preparation for

their annual conference which takes

place at Faster and which will de-

cide the future course of the party.

Having broken from the Labour
party and the Second International,

the I. L. P. was faced with the pro-

blem of choosing a new road. Two
approaches were made to the Third
International and while the first

overture resulted in a united front

with the British Communist Party,

the second brought forth an invita-

tion to join the Communist Inter-

national as a sympathizing parly

with a consultative vote.

In between times, however, the

I. L. I', leaders had wandered fur-

ther afield in their search for a

new home and arrived at the Con-
ference of the Left Parties in Paris.

They also opened the columns of

their official organ, the New Leader,

to comrade Trotsky as well as to

Thalheimer ; but an invitation to

Manuilsky made «]«)« two occasions

received' neither a contribution nor

an, acknowledgment. But if Manu-
ilsky remained silent as a tomb, the

British Communist Party became
as noisy as a raging lion. For days

on end, the columns of the Daily

Worker have been adorned with
choice abuse. Fenner Brockway,
secretary of the I. L. P., was de-

nounced as :t "hound of war and
Fascism", while comrade Trotsky
tmd Lovestone are described as "in-

ternational riff-raff", "corrupt re-

negades", etc. This brand of

journalism was calculated to turn

the I. I j. P. rank and file against

its leaders who have now made one
more attempt to arrive at an un-
derstanding with, the Comintern.

In this latest communication with
Moscow the I. L. P. defines what
it considers to be the three primary
political duties of the socialist.

"(1) The defense of the IT. S. 8. H.

by all moans available. (2) The
creation of the broadest possible

united front of at! militant workers
in the struggle, against capitalist

reaction. Fascism and war. (3) The
national and international unity of

revolutionary socialists". After ask-

ing a nine-point question upon the
difference in obligations off a sym-
pathizing party as distinct from af-

filiated membership of the C. I., the

letter goes on to express the I. L. P.

In the imperialist navies they fire the guns to salute important people

viewpoint as to what constitutes
J an(i events. Our big guns have boomed a great salute to the new sub driv»

the functions of a revolutionary

working class international

:

"(1) To ensure that in every cap-

italist country there shall be a
party or group which accepts the
following: — (a) the irreconcilable

Class strugge; (b) the dictatorship

of the proletariat expressed through
working class democracy. (2) To
ensure that the structure of each
party or group is based upon inter-

nal party demcoracy combined with
strict discipline. (3) To pool experi-

ence of the struggle in different

countries. (4! To organize joint in-

ternational action, including action

against war. (f>) To give financial

and organizational assistance, where
possible, to parties in need, (6) To
prepare for the cooperation and
federation of Workers' Republics

and the establishment of a World
.Socialist Commonwealth."

Criticize Comintern
Then follows a vigorous criticism

of the Communist International.

The 1. L. P. claims that the cen-

tralized structure of the C. I., com-
plete as any military machine, was
based upon a false estimate of the

world situation in 1920, the pro-

phecy of civil war being unfulfilled.

It is claimed that the Communist
party of Russia dominates and con-

trols the C. I. and that in consequ-

ence of errors made by the K. C.C.I.,

leaders and whole parties have been

wrongly expelled while in order to

strengthen the position of the U. S
S. R., the revolutionary movement
in different countries has been
sacrificed as being secondary to

trading agreements, etc.

The I. L, P. then suggests three

practical proposals for the reorgan-

ization of the Comintern. "(I| The
extension of the right (existing in

the statutes but not in fact) of

criticism, which today exists only

for the leadership of the C. I. (2)

The preparation of important deci-

sions of fho C. I. through interna-

tional discussions .(3) The re-

placement of the actual monopoly
of the C. P. S. U. in the leadership

of the Comintern by a, real collec-

tive international leadership based
upon party representatives who
are in a position to pass judgment
upon the class relations in their

country."
A reply to this communication is

requested by February 5, so that

the N. A. C. of the I. L, P. can
consider the question again before

the annual conference. The Daily

Worker answered this latest exposi-

tion of the L L. P. with accusa-

tions of "Trotskyism" but at the

Scottish Divisional Conference of'

the I. L. 1'. held in Glasgow on
January 13, a motion was moved
and seconded by two Clydebank
delegates calling for a Fourth In-

ternational and although the mo-
tion was lost, in favor of an amend-
ment to delay a decision until the

annua! conference; it is a good in-

dication that the efforts of the

Staliuirvts to win over the I. I.. P.

are meeting with a definite and well

informed opposition. The reply

from the Comintern is awaited with

interest and fireworks are exacted
at the Faster Conference.

—T. V..

January 17, 11134.

we announced a couple of issues ago. Just look at the beginning! The

Xew York Local votes to get four hundred subs; Philadelphia undertake*

to gather in a hundred subs; and .Minneapolis—Minneapolis sets the pace

by sending in fifteen dollars for sixty half-year, Club Plan suaa at the

new r*te of twenty-five cents.

Two individual comrades have fired an excellent salute. Comrade S.

in Philadelphia put the Club Plan to work with four half year subs at

a quarter apiece. Right alongside him is comrade Papcun of Daven-

port with four ha!f-y,ear, Club Plan subs.

Other comrades have been busy, too. There are so many that it is

impossible to list them all as we used to. We can put down only tb.9

eaders: O. Coover—3; R. Sharron—o; J. Ruby—5; A. Konikow—3; L.

Goodman—1; B. ».—3. Three comrades got two subs apiece and seven-

teen got one. The total number of new subs at the beginning of the

drive stands at llf>.

That is a good beginning. Rut it is nothing,' literally nothing to

what can done.At twenly-five cents for a six-months sub there is almost

no limit to the number of subs we can get. Remember—in order to get

the reduction from the fifty-cent rate for a half-year sub it is necessary

to send them in to us here in blocks of four or more.

Build the Militant! Help circulate a Marxian paper for workers!

Order for Club Plan half year sub cards for one dollar! Use the blank

below!

THE MILITANT
ia> East Kith Street, New York City, N. Y.

Enclosed please find ? for (four is the min-

imum) Club Plan half year sub cards.

Name

Address

State

Thousands in Waldorf Picketing
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acting. When the plans are outlin-

ed for the next day's campaign, a

grim mpod sweejis the room. Build
committees, i»st pickets, pull shops,

stop scabs! This is no picnic

it's the general strike. .. .the work-

ers' fight against the bosses for a
right to stand up and like like men!
Ben Citlow leads ofT. He packs

in plenty in a few words. Best of

all are his stories of Oscar. Oscar
the Great, the darling of the fat-

feeders of Park Avenue, Oscar the

slave-driver. How he used to run
the bar at the Geneva and hand out

jobs only to men who spent plenty

of money at his bar. How he used

to be a partner in a brothel on
Broadway. That lovely man!
Kostas tries to speak. He is too

hoarse. The croak that comes out

of his throat is greeted with friend-

ly applause. Gordon, too, is worn
out with the effort of months and
the strain of the last few days. He
manages a few words but his voice

vanishes amid the same comradely
applause and laughter. The hoarse-

ness is a sign, a symbol of work
done.

Secretary Guild of the A. F, W-
is speaking. lie mentions the A.
F. of L. A wave of boos. Those
strike-breakers! The Amalgamated
—that's, our union, the union of the

General Strike.

Cannon speaks about the Union,
the Amalgamated. He speaks of

its racial and religious and political

democracy, of its solidarity, of the

gramLprinciple of industrial union-
ism which brings together in one
solid fighting mass the workers in

every shop, every kind of worker
from the most skilled down to the

Japanese Imperialism Moves Toward

War Against the Soviet Union

(Continued from page 1)

gressive military Nationalist move-
ment, strongest force in Japanese
politics in the last two years, his

retirement is not expected W
weaken the military's domination

of imperial policy.

"General Hayash i is a militarist

of the same stamp and, if any-

thing, a stronger Nationalist than
General Araki."

British imperialists are alive to all

the possibilities, including the Jap-

anese throat to their Pacific pos-

sessions, and, among other prepar-

ations, they are! speeding the com-
pletion of their naval and air base

at SiugaiKire, where at the present

time the admirals of the British,

Australian and New Zealand navies

are conferring on "problems of com-
mon defense in the Ear East." The
London Daily Herald declares that

Singapore is beginning to rival

as a fortress. "The
War propaganda in Japan, which

for the past two years lias gone on [Gibraltar

openly and uninterruptedly, with the whole colony today is an armed

Soviet Union plainly spoken of as «h«P and its defenses await only

the enemy, meanwhile supplements
the war moves being made behind
the scenes, notabiy the reorganiza-

tion of the army in Manchuria. It

includes the building of a "case"

on which Japan will go to war. The
Japanese foreign office protests

against Soviet leaders' "violent and
provocative words against Japan and
Soviet newspapers' accusations that

Japan is intending to invade Rus-
sian territory" (N. Y. Times, Jan-

uary 22) Soviet exposures of Jap-
anese interventionist plans and
protests against Japanese provoca-

tions are made to appear as
1

"Soviet

provocations." To "prove" that

Japan's intentions are entirely pac-

:.le, the Tokyo police, oa January
21, arrested nine Japaese reac-

tionaries who were demonstrating
before the Soviet Embassy after a
mass meeting of the lungo Kenkok-
ukai Society, at which a resolution

was adopted demanding that the

Soviet Union withdraw troops from
the Manchukuo border.

"The only medicine available to -by all appearances a decided and

the rapid completion of the naval
base to become almost impregnable."
The tiny islands in the Straits of

Malacca near by are nesU of hid-

den artillery, the Daily Herald says.

On one of them, Palaubrani, "three
of the greatest pieces of ordnance
in the world, capable of outranging
the biggest naval guns afloat," are
said to lie hidden beneath the tuft-

ed palm trees.

"It is significant," the Daily
Herald adds pointedly, "that no
Japanese are permitted to pass the
gates of the Singapore naval base,
etltlKHigh other nationals are per-

mitted to make a limited inspec-

tion «f the work going on within."
TJnited States Imperialism is in

no way behind its rivals in pre-
parations for war. The huge naval
construction program alone speaks
eloquently on this score. At the
same time, propaganda for war is

being sedulously broadcasted among
the unemployed and starving mil-
lions of this country. The follow-

us, to prolong our decline instead
of to bring it on faster, is to build
plenty of fighting ships and load
them with trained lighting men, for
the emergency which is in the mak-
ing

"if we do not make ready for
the issue which is being forced on
us, consciously or unconsciously, by.

Japan, we can expect the Decline
of the West to become a sudden fall

over a cliff—and to become com-
plete a long time before Dr. Speng.
ler's year 2000 A. D."
It should be borne in mind that
this yellow tabloid, which boasts
the largest circulation of any news-
paper in the world, is read by thou-
sands of workers all over America.
The Daily News is taken to task
by the New York Evening Post for
this and other equally blatant pieces
of jingoism, because, if you please,
"Jingoism strengthens the pacifists
more than anything they could do

A war by Japan on the Soviet lg. as a fair sample, appeared in

Union will set not only the Far East the New York Daily News of Janu-

bat the whole world ablaze. The ary 15:

courageous leader" (interview with
Walter Dunmt.vl. Litvinov echoes
his master. L. M. Kajranovieh, ad-
dressing # recent conference of the
Communist Party of the province
and city of Moscow, said "it was
the policy of the Soviet Union, which
wanted only peace, to cooperate with
the nations opposed to war. On
this account he jKirticularly wel-
comed the re-establishment of rela-

tions with the United States" (N.

Y. Times, January 23).

But while Roosevelt is hailed

it> Moscow as a dove of peace,
BrOwder and company in Amer-
ica never tire of denouncing him
as a war-maker in the columns
of the Daily Worker and else-

wliere. Every move of tlie Roose-
velt administration is character-
ized as a war move, its budget as
a war budget.
Thus speak the contradictory and

opportunist voices of Stalinism, sow-

leasf skilled, all workers together,

backing each other and going on

to victory together! "This is your

Union! It's what you make it!

Stand by the Union, build it strong,

and victory must come." This is

the keynote of the evening.

There is a tremendous burst of

applause. The meeting is over.

Somewhere the words of the song

learned on the picke'-line are

heard. "Solidarity forever, for the

union makes us strong!"

Down the rickety wooden stairs

to tho street. Groups of strikers

in excited talk. The fight is on...

no let-up now until' victory comes.

One young striker turns to another:

"This will be good for the labor

movement," he says. "All over the

country," the" other answers. "All

over the world, I think," says the

first. Yes, this strike is part of the

labor movement. Fellow-worker

Wright of the Dressmakers Local

22 brought that message too: "We
are with you, fellow-workers, your

fight, is our fight."

In the street one man says "Let's

go to Headquarters, there's another

meeting there." His fellow-worker

says it
:
s too late. "Let's go any-

way." They go, and others with

them. They want again to stand

together, to feel their new power,

the power of the union, of solidar-

ity.

That is how the General Strike

was launched in the hotel and rest-

aurant industry of New York City,

tho first sten to winning! for the

workers in the hotels and restau-

rants of the whole country, decent

working conditions and the right

to live like men and women instead

of like slaves. —DIANA RICE.

themselves. Jingoism, therefore,
' ,ng confusion where the utmost

makes sane preparedness all the [clarity is needed, preparing fresh

tragedies for the proletariat.more difficult to achieve at the same

'

time that it increases the war dan-
ger." (N. Y. Evening Post, Jan. 22).
Thus, the aims of both papers are
seen to be identical. They are both
for "preparedness" and only differ as
to methods for preparing the mass
mind.

It is only to be expected that the
ruling class and its spokesmen
should do ali in their power to pre-
pare for the coming world slaugh-
ter. On the Communist movement
rests the duty to combat all the
activities of the imperialist war-
mongers. But what are we to say
of Soviet representatives who are
consciously lending themseles to
the sowing of illusions in the
minds of the workers? Since last

November the Stalinists in Moscow
have been disseminating the patent
falsehood that the U. S. Govera-
ment is opposed to war. Stalin
himself has said so and has gone
out of his way to laud Roosevelt as

The Stalinized Soviet government
and Comintern have ceased to be

the authentic voices of the interna-

tional revolutionary Communist
movement. "Litvinov in Europe to-

day makes Russian—not Commun-
ist—politics", wrote the London cor-

respondent of the New York Times
or_ January 6 (N. Y. Times, Janu-
ary 21) in reporting the Soviet gov-

ernment's offer to join Poland in

guaranteeing the independence of

the three Baltic States against pos-

sible German aggression. At least

the bourgeoisie sees clearly.

The Stilinists are negotiating to

include the Soviet Union in the al-

most-moribund League of Nations.
Having destroyed the Comintern as
the revolutionary weapon of the
world proletariat they are obliged

to rely more and more on combina-
tions with capitalist powers, and
have fallen into the mire of secret

diplomacy from which Russian pol-

itics were dragged by the Bolshevik

revolution. The Geneva correspond-

ence of the New York Times reveals

that these negot ial ions have been
going on "discreetly" for at least

a year and that they are being kept

"a very close secret" (X. Y. Times,
January 21).
Thus important diplomatic moves

are being kept hidden from the So-

viet workers and the workers
abroad. Why is the Soviet govern-
ment able to reintroduce the old,

disastrous methods of secret dip-

lomacy? Because, as the Times'
Geneva correspondent points out,

•'Joseph Statin has no Senate to

meet." There could be no more
iH-rfect illustration of tlie fact that

the Syytet bureaucracy, with Stalin

at its head, has destroyed the party
of Lenin, lifted itself away from
its proletarian base and now re-

gards itself accountable for its ac-

tions to no one. Joseph Stalin has
no senate to meet!

After paying the dubious tribute

to, Litvinov that he "appreciates
the League's possibilities better

than any other Russian," the cor-

respondent concludes his report with
the statement: "It seems already
fair to guess that Moscow is more
likely to change for the sake of the
Covenant than the Covenant fbr

the sake of Moscow." This should
prepare us for further capitulations

to imperialism, capitulations as
shameful as the Litvinov-Roosevelt
pact.

More and more imperative grows
the necessity for a new Commun-
ist International and new Com-
munist parties. Of the old there
remain but empty husks, devoid of
ideological life, politically discredit-

ed. New instruments of the rev-

olutionary working class struggle
must be forged without delay to

meet the immense tasks looming
ahead, to combat imperialist war
and Fascist counter-revolution and
organfze the triumph of the prole-
tarian revolution. —LUCIFER.

See the Play that Has Stirred Thousands

"PEACE ON EARTH
AT

THE MILITANT BENEFIT SHOWING
HERE IS AN OPPORTUNITY FOR ALL OUR
FRIENDS AND SYMPATHIZERS TO WITNESS
ONE OF THE SEASON'S BEST PLAYS AND
AT THE SAME TIME HELP THE ONLY
MARXIST PAPER IN THE CO.UNTRY

— THE MILITANT

Civic Reperatoty Theatre, i 4tn St. & 6th Ave.

THURSDAY EVENING, FEBRUARY 8, 1934, at 8:45 P. M.

Tickets at 30c, 45c, 60c, 75c, $1.00 are available at 136 E. 16th St.,,

New York City or 154 Watkins St., Brooklyn, N. Y.
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INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
(Winter Term)

The 'International Workers School is about to enter its third

year of Marxist education for the revolutionary workers of New
York City. It has issued its announcement of courses for the .Win-

ter of 1034 which extends from January 20th to April 2nd. The
following classes are listed

:

1. FUNDAMENTALS OF COMMUNISM Martin Abern
(Based on the "Communist Manifesto")

Wednesdays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning January 31st.

3. THE YOUTH MOVEMENT Joseph Carter

Mondays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m. — Beginning January 29th.

3. SURVEY OF AMERICAN TRADE UNION STRATEGY
AND TACTICS Arne Swabeek

Wednesdays—8 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning January 31st.

4. ELEMENTARY ENGLISH FOR FOREIGN SPEAKING
WORKERS S. Blake

Fridays—8 p. m. to 8 :30 p. m.—Beginning February 2nd

5. THE HISTORY OF THE RUSSIAN BOLSHEVIK PARTY
J. Wright

Fridays—6 p. m. to 10 p. m.—Beginning February 2nd.

REGISTRATION: The registration fee for each course is $1.60.

Arangements can be made for payments at convenient intervals.

Individual sessions are 20 cents each. Those workers wishing to

register for one or more courses can do so either By mail or by

coming to the office of the International Workers School, 126 E.

16th St., N. Y. C. The office is open for the registering of pros-

pective students all day long andevery evening.

Registrants can secure complete outlines for the courses at ten

cents per copy.
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10,000 IN MASS HOTEL PICKETLINE
Revolt At
Local 16's

Treachery

Members of A. F. of L.

Refuse to Act as Scabs

Tee shabby fraud practised by

Local 16 In its effort to get its own
members to scab bad proven a flop.

Hundreds of workers are returning

from jobs supplied through fake

agencies. They are refusing to

scab. They ore demanding their

money back.

The trick was to seud the work-
ers to the labor agencies when they
applied at the Local lor work. The
workers were not told they were
being send on scab jobs. The Local
officials figured the workers might
hesitate to quite after they had
paid $10 to the agency.
Here is the story of the racket,

as described by a former member
of Local 16, who quit to join the
Amalgamated.

Ten Dollars For Scab Job

"I went over to the Local yester-
day to look for a job. They sent
me to an agency, where I had to
pay $10.

"I said : It ain't a strike breaking
job, is it?' The man said no. The
job was O. K.
"And do you know where the

blankety-blank-blank sent me?
Over to the Hotel Roosevelt.

"I march back to Local head-
quarters. "I dont want a strike

job,' I tell the fellow there.. 'It's

all right', he says. 'The union is

In back of you.'

"So I march straight out oC his
office, and come here. I ain't a
scab, not even for the A. F. of L.

"I wasn't the only one to come
back from a scab Job. While I was
at headquarters, more than a dozen
guys came in to complain. The of-

ficial answered them all the same
way: "The union is back of you.
It's all right.

"Bnt it wasn't all right. We're
through with Local 18, and we're
going to get our money baek, by
God, if it's the last thing we do."

In other words, Local 16 has
Sopped on the Job it considered it-

self best fitted to do. Local 16 is

a Hop even as a strike-breaking or-

ganization.

It has to stand by enviously and
helplessly while the hotels pass on
to hire scab labor from ships in

port, and from the dregs of the un-
employed.
And the members of Local 16 are

plenty sore. They are grumbling,
and more than grumbling. It's no
Inn for an honest worker to be
sent out to scab by his own union.

'The fellows want to quit," the
former member of the Local report-

ed. "All they need is a push, and
not much of a push, either. They
g(> around saying the way to quit
is altogether."

Bebel Against High Dues
Nor is the fact that they are

asked to act as scabs the only com-
plaint of members of Local 16. They
are rebelling against the exorbitant

dues, and the petty graft practised

by their officials.

It costs them $10 initiaton fee

to Join the union if they are unem-
ployed. Then they have to pay $10
for a Job, which is usually dished

out to them through some fake la-

bor agency.
Dues are $2 a month. In addition

the Local leaders squeeze $1.05 a
month out of employed workers on
assignments, this worker charges.
Compare these figures with the

cost of belonging to a legitimate

union. Initiation fee to the Amal-
gamated is only $2. Dues are 75
cents a month, plus an assessment

of 25 cents. Members of other un-

ions who join in on the general

strike call pay no initiation fee.

Nor does anyone have to pay for

his button until after settlement of

the strike.

Bosses Work with Racketeers
Local 16 has gotten inside some

of the more notorious night clubs

and restaurants. Workers who
wanted jobs at Hollywood or Para-

dise had to sign up with Local 16
before they could come to work.
The bosses were in on the deal.

Members of other A. F. of L. un-

ions are beginning to chafe under
the restraint of their leadership.

Every day there are reports of

new disaffeetions. Every day mem-
bers flock into Amalgamated head-
quarters, even from Local 16, which
is terroirzing its workers In an ef-

fort to keep them in tow.
Local 18 set out to crush a surg-

ing mass movement, and Is being

overwhelmed In the tide.

Every day brings heartening reports of new thousands added to

the racks of the hotel ami, restaurant workers on strike in New York.

Days count in this imposing spectacle of workers pouring out in reply

to the ringing call of the Amalgamated union. And in these days, the

course followed by the union counts above everything else.

The history of the labor movement in this country and elsewhere

has demonstrated over and again that what is decisive in every work-
ing class battle is the question of policy. In this field, every individ-

ual, every group, every current in the labor movement is obliged' to

show its colors. It is In this field that it first receives its baptism.

It is here that the tests are made. The policy pursued and the actions

based upon it—that is where the eyes of every worker must be fixed.

We of the Militant, we International Communists whom the official

Communist party calls "Trotsky ists", have definite opinions. We wel-

come the occasion to state them openly to the workers on strike, be-

cause we have no reason to conceal them. Those who are linked with us

in principle, fight for these views and endeavor by democratic means
to make them the views of the other members of the union. These men
will be found among those who are truest and most devoted to the

union and the workers' interests. They do not seek to impose their

ideas upon their fellow-members. Operating through the regular

channels of the union and its leading bodies, they employ the method
of persunsicu, at the same time fighting side by side with every work-

er—regardless of his views—in the common cause and against the

common enemy.

The Strike and the N.R.A.
The enemy is the association of hotel proprietors and the banks

that stand behind them. Their assistants and allies are the police,

the courts, and the last machinery of the capitalist government. The
specific form which the government has established to intervene in

labor's struggle for unionism and better conditions, is the N'KA and
the socalled "Labor Boards".

From the very outset, we considered as the most dangerous illu-

sion the idea that the NHA could or would help the workers in any

movement lo advance their interests. All the experiences of labor

throughout the country, since the NBA was put into effect, have only

served to confirm this view.

At oner stage in the organizational campaign, the Amalgamated
Hotel and Hestaurant Workers Union made concessions to unenlight-

ened prejudices in this respect, failing to make it entirely clear that

the N-KA is, it is true, a factor to be dealt with by the union, but only

as an insidious enemy of the workers. Such concessions would be

ten times more dangerous if they were to he repeated at this time.

The NBA will not give anything to the workers, just as the hotei

men will not give anything to them. If this strike is to be won, and

it can be won, It will not be because of the NHA but in spite of it. We
do not put an ounce of reliance in it. What must be relied upon ex-

clusively is the organized strength of tlie workers, their spirit of soli-

darity, their uncompromising militancy. In a word, the policy of

class struggle alone will prove effective and invincible. You will dis

tinguish the true progressive and the Left winger in the strike's ranks

by his iron opposition to any trend in the union which sows illusion

about the NRA.

How Will the Strike Be Won?
The emergence of the Amalgamated! into battle as a forward-look-

ing, independent, fighting union shows anew that the methods of

routine conservatism are powerless to organize a fight against the

bosses. These are the methods which rely for a solution of every pro-

blem upon dickerlngs behind the scenes with the employers, of begging

hat in hand for favors from government representatives, upon all the

impotent routine which has disemboweled one union after another.

What is Indispensable in the strike is a firm reliance upon the

mass movement of the workers alone, and not upon the good will and
kind hearts of the bosses and the benevolence of the government. From
the beginning of the organized drive, we emphasized that in dealing

with such a powerful enterprise as the New York hotel Industry, the

general strike was the weapon imperatively dictated to the workers

for the purpose of gaining union recognition, shorter hours, higher

wages and improved conditions of work.

'The challenge to the NHA code and the hotel magnates in whose

interest it was drawn up,'' wrote the Militant just a month ago, "leads

with iron necessity to a strike. There is no other way but by a show

of strength to convince these people who refuse to hear or heed the

bitter grievances of the workers. The demands gained and the or-

ganization established in this way will be all the more secure. There

will be no ground for the illusion that anybody gave the workers any

thing. It will be clear that everything gained is the result of organ-

ized struggle and it will not be easy to take the gains away again."

Essentially the same question rises before us now. What methods,

what policy should bej pursued to gain a favorable settlement In the

strike, one which the workers can accept proudly and with satisfac-

tion?

The kind of settlement the strikers want will not be achieved by

a voluntary change of heart by the bosses or the NRA. The most

solemn warning must be issued against scuh a fatal notion. The boss-

es will make only such a change of front «s the workers force them

to make!

what has made the hotel bosses tremble? What has emptied

their stately dining rooms of patrons and their coffers of income?

What has replaced their sleek smirking with a haggard look of worry?

Not some polite paper threat, written with wind and tongue in

cheek, like tha A. F. of L. officials' bluff for a New Year's Eye strike.

Not the interminable wearing-down exchange of courteous communi

cations between the union and the employers. Not the endless pre-

liminary negotiations with the bosses; so dear to every self-contented

and conservative labor skate, which allow the bosses to prepare for

action and} demoTallzeB the workers.

No, what has been accomplished up to now and what will win

(Conttnaed on Fm» 3}

F.W. I. U.

«Fortress»

Collapses

New Yorker Men Vote

Solid for 'Amalgamated

Strikers Greet Roosevelt Scab Birthday Dinners

The 18th St Food Workers* In-

dustrial "Union" (Stalinists), has

received a decisive setback in its

efforts tw sow discord in the strike

and to make political capital at the

t-xuenge of the strike. As a result oC

meetings held Monday by the strik-

ing workers of the Hotel New York-

er, the entire house joined the ranks
of the Amalgamated Hotel and
Restaurant Workers' Union, thus
Incoming an integral part of the
general strike called by the only
mass union in the industry.

Some time ago, the F. W. I. H„
which had no following in the hotel

industry oE the city, set out to gain
one in order to compete with the
rapidly-growing A. II. & R. .W. U.
After a demagogic campaign aud
various tricks, they lined up a min-
ority of the New Yorker workers.
When the strike was culled, the
house, including A.H. & R.W.U. mem-
bers, F. W. I, U. members and un-
organized workers, came out. Al-

though the general strike was call-

ed and led by the A. H. & K. W. U-,
and all other strikers were enrolled*

in its ranks or held its strike cards,

the Stalinists in the New Yorker
led their fellow-workers down to

Stalinist headquarters.

Stalinists Create Confusion

Many refused to sign up until

they could find out more about both
unions. As a result there was con-
fusion which caused a neglect of
the business of the strike while
meeting after meeting was held, the
Stalinists struggling to corral the
New Yorker workers. While this

went on, the Stalinist "union" tried

to bargain for a phony united
front. Representing in reality only
a. handful of New Yorker workers,
they hoped to dictate terms to the
tens of thousands of strikers.

As each day went by, the strik-

ers became more and more restless,

anxious to close ranks, end organi-
zational disputes and take part in

driving home blows against the boss-

es. It became ever clearer to them
that in the H. & R, W. U. they
could find unity on a militant, in-

dustrial union basis, while the
Stalinist "union" offered them only
words and disunity. On Monday
they held meetings at the head-
quarters of the Stalinist "union",
and at the Hellenic Center.

At the last meeting, only four
workers—the professional Stalinists

who started the disharmony—rose
to speak on behalf of the 18th Street
"union". By this time even these
four did not dare oppose joining
out the Union of the general strike,
and by unanimous vote the strikers
decided to join the H. & B. W. U.
The four Stalinists asked whether
they could keep their books of
the Stalinist "union", saying that
150 of the New Yorker strikers have
such books. .When a show of hands
was asked, it was discovered that
of the organized workers present
41 already had H. & R. W. U. books
and only 10 had Stalinist books.
Most of the latter signified their in-

tention of turning in their hooks in

exchange for H. & R. W. U. mem-
bership.

Flock to Amalgamated

At this point a worker arrived at
the Hellenic Center from union head-
quarters with a pile of strikers'

cards. The strikers sent up a loud
cheer, grabbed the cards and filled

them. out. The Stalinists sank
quietly into their seats. The meet-
ing ended with the election from
the floor of shop delegates. Then
the strikers marched out for a mass
picket line of the New Yorker, thus
for th© first time becoming an in-

tegral part of the general strike.

There may still be another peep
or two from representatives of the

F. W. I. U-, but the action of the
New Yorker rank-and-file, pushing
their way over all obstacles into

the H. & R. W. U. because of their

desire for militant, unified action,

has cut tbe ground from under the
Stalinist splitters' feet. Already
several of the tiny handful of hold-
ers of F. W. I. U. books outside the
New Yorker, have asked union offi-

cials whether they can exchange for

H. & R. W. U. books. They have
been accepted. The F. W. I. U. has
collapsed, as far as the hotel in-,

dustry la concerned.

The picket line of the hotel workers' general
strike took over Park Avenue last night.

For more than an hour the nighway which usu-
ally serves the plutocratic elite of the city as they roll

in limousines to luncheon, tea, cocktails and banquets
at sumptuous hotels, resounded to the tramp of march
ing feet and shouts as 10,090 strikers demonstrated
their numbers, strength and solidarity.

In this way the strikers expressed their indigoa
lion at the action of President Roosevelt in permitting
brthday dinners to be given in his honor at hotels

which employ scab labor in an effort to break the
workers' tight for union recognition and decent con-
ditions. While the NRA takes no steps to make a
reality out of the famous clause ?A which is supposed
to guarantee collective bargaining, the workers them-
selves expressed their demands in shoute which made
the over-fed birthday diners inside squirm in their
seats.

Setting out after a meeting of 10,000 in Madison
Square Garden Annex, with the intention of parading
past tlw Waldorf, the line kept going despite the icy
winds and paid its respects to a whole series of hotels.

Among ttiose saluted with the slogans of the march
from 10,000 hearty throats were the New Yorker, the

McAlpin, the Commodore, the Pennsylvania, the Am-
bassador, the Savoy-Plaza, the Pntza, the New Wes-
ton, and others.

The greatest strike picket line New York City
has seen in years was a smashing answer to the men-
dacious bosses' press which has persisted in spread-
ing the lie that the strikers number only a thousand
Or two at most.

Inside the hotels the effect of tbe strike was
astounding. Discipline among the workers in de-
partments still unaffected by tbe strike broke down
completely. Front doors were jammed with bellboys,
porters and other workers watching and occasionally
applauding, while strawbosses frantically yelled at
them to get back to their posts.

At the head of the picket line marched B. J. Field,
Secretary of tlie Hotel and Restaurant Workers' Un-
ion and other strike leaders. "This is not just a de-
monstration of strength or simply a protest against
the ITesident's attitude", said Field to the newspaper
reporters. "It is a call to battle which will have
its answer tomorrow when hundreds or additional
workers join our ranks."

The pickets wound up their nt&rcu with two rat-
lies, at Union headquarters and Palm Garden.
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Police Effort to Scare

Workers Is Defied

NewHotelsJoin\<[QQQQ
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Mass Rally
Ranks ofStrike

Hitting the supply of strike-

breakers at its source, a squadron

of three hundred strikers marched

up and down Sixth Ave., defied po-

lice guns, and picketed the scab

employment agencies.

The picketers paraded from Fif

tieth St. to Forty-Second St., yell-

ing "Down with the scabs" every |

time they spied a misguided work-
er eye the placards announcing
jobs in struck hotels. Hundreds
of workers looked on as the picket-

ers ripped these notices from the
bulletin boards.

Cops Draw Guns
At Fifty-Seventh St. and Ninth

Ave., the cops drew their guns
from the holsters, threatening to

The following is the list of ho
tels and restaurants that have
joined the strike in the last forty-

eigJit hours;

SaTarm, Commodore, Picadilly,

Chatham, Marguery, Madison, Al-

amac, Prince George, Gotham, OI-

cott. Caviar, Longchamps 79th

St., Downtown Athletic Club.

Face Thugs at

Longchamps

All out for Long-Lougchamps

!

champs!
The picket line formed outside

of union headquarters, marched
double file through Central Park.
A laborer waved

Madison Square Garden

Jammed With Strikers

Ten thousand cheering, determin-

ed workers packed Madison Square
Garden yesterday in one of the
most imposing mass strike demon-
strations ever seen in New York
City,

Jammed to capacity and vibrating
with enthusiasm, such as only work-
ers in revolt can display, this mon-
ster rally marks a high point lu a
strike wave that is mounting higher
every day.
The mass meeting was opened oh

schedule time by Paul Bourget,
who acted as chairman. He set the
tone to the meeting when he stated,
amid cheers, to the hotel workers

woman with » .w,^^^' A '

tbat "we «^ here to fight and willwoman with a pooch" under, her remain out till we win" The strik
use them on the strikers if they. arms stopped and snuffled-out of e„ seated acco^ine to h!l
did not cease their militant activ- cold or contempt; it was hard to pmcaro" wito the name of their
ities. James Gordon, captain of say which.

macara wren tne name of their

the picket committee, courageously Longchamps uptown was not
called their bluff, stepping up into prepared. A lone cop was stationed

outside the

—HABRY STRANG.

the menacing revolvers and chal-

lenging the brass-buttons to use
them. The cops hacked down mak-
ing an attempt instead, to club com-
rade Gordon who was saved from
a slugging by the workers who In-

tervened.

Hardly was this scrimmage over
when the eossacks came on the
scene and dispersed the workers.

Hut only temporarily, for the work-
ers reformed their lines, marching
through the hotel district calling

on those still at work to join the
strike, and then back to union head-
quarters.

That this demonstration struck
terror into the hearts of the em
ployme nt. agency sharks is shown in

a survey of the Sixth Avenue dis-

trict.

Almost without exception the
agencies display signs bearing the
legend : 'No strike jobs supplied
here."

Another demonstration was held
on the same avenue yesterday, dur-
ing course of which several thugs
armed with clubs were in evidence
especially at the Geneva on Forty-
Ninth St., and Sixth Ave., giving
the He to these ostenatious state-
ments "No strike jobs". At the
conclusion of today's demonstration
many agency proprietors could be
seen hanging out such signs.

They re-

do or. The manager,
pudgy, thick set, dashed out or the
door, and back Inside through a
side entrance, When ha came out
again, his "yeggs" were with him.
Five of them, pasty-faced, with itch-
ing fingers inside their coats.

The marchers jeered,
fused to be intimidated.

"Strike! Strike!" they yelled.
The guests inside stared up from
their scuffle's and silver service.
The immaculate waiters stood froz-
en, platters poised as if ready to
drop. They looked unhappy, and
frightened.

One of the "mugs" outside tried
to start trouble. He pushed one
of the marchers. The lone cop,
scared representative of law and
order, pleaded with him. Pleaded
with the "yegg".
The marchers refused to be pro-

voked or frightened. They march-
ed by, close to the armed "mugs",
close to the windows.

It was a test. They had matched
their unarmed courage against the
armed thugs of the management.
They are going back in greater

numbers, as long as a scab remains
working in uptown Longchamps

• » *

Bulletin! Longchamps' 73th
bianch is now out! This is
fourth branch to strike.

St.

the

Another N.-R.A. Project Collapes
Another of the grandiose projects

of the New Deal has turned out to

he a dud. According to a U. P. re-

port appearing in the World-Tele-
gram for Jan. 8, "the use of federal
funds for slum clearance aud hous-
ing projects :n general has been
abandoned as a nt-^or part of the
Koosevelt recovery program".

It will be recalled that the news-
papers were chock fnll of big-time
stories splashing the fact that
amounts running Into astronomical
figures were being allocated to im-
prove the housing situation. Says
this report, which the United Press
has on "authoritative Information":
The Public Works Adminstration
has- allocated $148,000,000 for low
cost housing and slum clearance.
Now this whole proposition is

thrown to the winds. Has the New
Deal so Improved conditions that
there Is enough money In the
p-Kkets of the workers so there ia

not reason for them to inhabit the

fire-traps, disease-infested slum sec-
tions of New York City? Hardly.
Municipal Court Justice Jacob S.

Straht in advocating relief for the
destitute states: " in 1932, 305,-
516 dispossess notices were served
in New York City, an increase of
105,245 over the preceding year, and
that in 1933, up to Dec. 1, 314.56T
such notices have been served de-
spite all recovery efforts." The
judge writes to Governor Lehman
that "quick action is vital". And
the governor has promised, "consi-
deration."

Well, then why was the plan
dropped? Never fear, the answer
is provided In the "authoritative"
U. P. dispatch. The dispute be-
tween Al Smith and the Administra-
tion is held to be the factor that
caused the change.
The destitute and the slum resid-

ents will have to wait till this dis-
pute is settled. Hut they may
suffer lu the meanwhtiei . .

.

places of slavery raised high above
them, resembled a mighty conven
lion of labor. Convinced that they
would be invincible if they stood
together as one man, the strikers
listened with rapt attention as
speaker after speaker urged them
onward— to action and struggle.

Masses Shout Down Disrupters
First introduced on the speaker's

list by chairman Bourget, was the
secretary of the Amalgamated Ho-
tel and Restaurant Workers Union,
B. J. Field. The puny disruptive
jeering of the few hundred of the
"Food Workers Industrial Union"
which had invaded the meeting un-
der the banner of unity

I !
) was

quickly drowned out by a storm of
spontaneous applause from the
thousands of Amalgamated mem-
bers, loyal to their union and in
full solidarity with the strike
movement.
Secretary Fields elaborated the

Irrepressible growth of the strike
and its militant actions from day
to day. He denounced the sland-
ers of the capitalist press saying
that "the great action oi the general
strike of the hotel workers has
given the lie to the vicious press
reports." Cheers and applause
greeted Fields when be hit home:
"The workers, not glass, steel and
stone make the hotels", and further
that "a triumph of the hotel work
era will give inspiration to labor's
ranks everywhere."
Next on the speaker's list was

Heywood Broun, journalist, who
gave words of encouragement to the
assembled strikers. The hall rang
with hoos and cries of derision as
Gund of the Amalgamated mention-
ed the name of Lucius Boomer. The
storm of anger he had evoked by
uttering the name of an enemy of
the strikers was equalled only by
the deluge of applause which the
audience launched as he promised
that "15,000 food handlers organized
in the A. F. W. are being prepar-
ed to render direct assistance to
the embattled hotel workers."

Call For Spreading Strike
"There is a great war taking

placft in America today between
two giants—capital and labor. We
are soldiers in this fight and we
are here to carry it forth to victory

When Boomer fired Fournigault
he started a fire he will never put
out The lying, hypocritical, pro-
stituted capitalist press, the de-
spicable Times, the filthy Tribune
and the rest of the brass check art-
ists have their answer here tonight

(Continued on Page 2)
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Strike Gains

Momentum
EDITORIAL

(Continued from page 1)

Moving forward with seven league

boots the walk-out of the New York

hotel and restaurant workers con-

tinue to tie-up hotels and restau-

rants every day, chalking op four-

teen new establishments In the last

forty eight hours.

Outstanding among these paral-

yzed fortresses of the open shop

are the Commodore, Lonchamps
79th St., the fourth, of this chain

to be struck, the Marguery, the

Olcott and others. The complete

list is published in another column.

The work of the picketing com-

mittees before the major hotels and

restaurants goes on unabated and

with remarkable militancy. Sup-

plementing the activity of the in-

dividual pickets are the indomitable

committees from whose action no

scab hotel is immune. So effective

la tneir work that the thugs in blue

uniiorm are beginning to interfere

with the pickets. One picket was
arrested at the Waldorf and an

other at the Great Northern on

complptnts of scab agents charging

"intimidation". Both are ont on

ball.

Meanwhile the hotel bosses are

becoming desperate at the crippling

power of the strike. At the Long-

champs, the management offered

tne strikers $150 to return to work.

Gus Felder and Louis Esposito,

strikers, went to the management
to protest. They were thrown out

by gangtsers and when they hit the

sidewalk fifteen thugs assailed the

two strikers, beating one of them

so bauly that he required medical

attention. A couple of the bruisers

were also hurt. On charges by the

picketers, two of the plug-uglies

were apprehended for assault.

Reports reach the union head-

quarters with increasing frequency

that the scabs are unable to fill the

bill although they are paid from
seven to twelve dollars per day.

Twenty three scabs were fired from

the Warwick Hotel for Incompetency

and the chef threatened to quit if

do-nothings—meaning strike-areak-

erB—were the only help that could

be obtained.

Dozens of telegrams of the fol

lowing order have been sect to

strikers In an attempt to stampede

them back to work:
"SORRY I WAS NOT PRESENT
WHEN STRIKERS DELEGATION
APPEARED STOP I AM SURE
SOU ARE NOT IN SYMPATHY
WITH" THIS MOVEMENT.

(Signed THE "MANAGEMENT"
Organizer Kaldis read these tele-

grams at meetings. The speakers

shouted their indignation. Another

obstacle they would clear out of

the way.
Despite the lies of the kept press

the bosses are searching high and
low for skilled workers to scab on

the thousands now in revolt against

Intolerable conditions. We have it

on reliable information that the

City Hotel's Men's Association were
la session all Saturday, Sunday and
Monday late into the night discuss-

ing the problem of the shortage of

trained cooks and waiters and' con

suiting with railroad men, obvious-

ly on plans for herding scabs into

New York from other cities.

Protesting the hiring of strike-

breakers as a menace to public

health the Amalgamated has issued

the following statement to the

Commissioner of Health, dated

January 28th:
"Dear Sir:

"The public health of this city

Is endangered through the action

of the hotels and restaurants on

strike In hiring strike-breakers

without health cards. The danger

is -that hotels in general have in

their keeping the health cards of

the strikers as, for example, the

Waldorf-Astoria and the Savarin

Restaurants. For the protection of

the public health we take it upon
ourselves to Inform you of thts'dan-

gerous sltuaiton.

"Very Respectfully yours,

"Amalgamated Hotel and Rest-

aurant Workers Union.

"N. B. Health cards are being

fraudulently passed to the strike

breakers.
"JULES CHASTONAT,
"Kitchen Organizer."

—O. C.

in the end, is extended and intensified mass struggle, bistead of al-

lowing the bosses and their NRA to tie up the workers in their iron

chains, let the strikers surround every hotel In the city with an im-

passable iron ring of mass picket lines which will drive the employers

into a corner.

Remember the great strike wave of last summer, when tens of

thousands of workers throughout the country rose spontaneously in

magnificent struggles against starvation conditions. How brilliantly

they illuminated the all-important fact that the working! class, once

started on the road of struggle, reveals that it has enormous reservoirs

of strength, of militancy, of solidarity. It is necessary to put all our

faith in those reservoirs. It is necessary to rely upon them exclusive-

ly, and upon nothing else!

What is needed to win this strike and to inspire workers elsewhere

with the victory, is clear vision in the ranks and in the leadership,

a bold strategy and militant tactics. The superb mass picketing at

the Waldorf-Astoria on the first night of the strike, and the courage-

ous march on the scab employment agencies in face of the police with

drawn guns who met the marchers—these are examples of the line of

action that must be developed and spread until it embraces every work-

er in the strike.

Lahor Greets

Amalgamated

Headquarters of the striking Ho-

tel and Restaurant Workers Union
are beginning to receive expressions

of sympathy and concrete assistance

from labor groups of the industry

THE STRIKERS SPEAK
Emil Smith

Dining Boom Delegates Waldorf-

Astoria:

"The capitalist press is the dirt-

iest In the world—if all those lies

about our strike can be written up
outside New York, as well as from wool °™»™ ™" " "V_™ u

£'wmMmmm

Extending the Strike Front

The extension of the strike Brings to the fore the nroblem of the

union as a whole. The Hotel and Restaurant Workers Union is only

one section—and a powerful one—of the Amalgamated Food Work-

ers Union. It is fortunate that the hotel workers are part of a union

which has a firm base in other parts of the industry, notably among

the bakers. The task here is to inspire in the workers the vision o£

a powerful industrial union, organized on a nation-wide foundation

and covering all the trades and crafts. The Amalgamated Food Work-

ers Union is admirably constructed for this purpose, by virtue of its

industrial form of organization, its class struggle tendency, its con-

stitution and its progressive traditions.

The Militant deems it highly important for the Executive Board

of the Hotel and Restaurant Workers Union to draw other detach-

ments of the mother organization into the work andj support of the

strike, and if necessary, into common fighting action.

The workers have an endless capacity to fight and to win. Let

them but realize the fact] and half the battle Is won. Let them but

realize that they have hardly begun to summon up all the forces and

powers at their disposal. And let them make the bosses and their

banks realize that obstinate resistance to the union's demands will not

meet with capitulation, or retreat, but with stifler blows by the work-

ers!

The workers who have already dosed down the largest and most

powerful hotels in New York in less than a week, and closed them

down tight, have the right and the duty to call for aid from the work-

ers in other crafts and trades. The Amalgamated Food Workers Un

ion has an extensive jurisdiction. And the men who struck the hotels

of this city are capable of striking every branch of the food industry.

Let the bosses beware!

The extension of the strike is, to our minds, of a piece with the

establishment in the union of a broad, inclusive leadership which uses

every progressive and constructive force. Least of all do we Trotsky-

ism have anything In common with clique tendencies and factional

monopoly in the leadership of mstss organizations. The idea is repug-

nant to us. We regard the trnde unions as the mass organizations

of the workers, embracing them all without regard to their political,

economic, racial or religious affiliations. They must allow free play

for every tendency to express itself by democratic means. They must

draw la every healthy force to bear its share of the responsibility for

the organization in its struggles. A narrow policy in this field is fatal,

and the International-Communists—who have fought such a course

relentlessly in the A. F. of L. and the Stalinist unions—will oppose It

just as pitilessly whenever and wherever and In whomsoever it mani-

fests itself In the Amalgamated.

The workers wh.> have had their bellies full of the Gompers-Green

brand of bureaucratism and of the stifling of the workers' voice in

the Stalinist unions, will not permit the infiltration of any similar

poison into the Amalgamated. The first sign of it must be crushed

without mercy. Every conscious] worker will join hands In a con-

certed effort to make the Amalgamated a model union in this respect,

a union where the members feel at home, where they can talk and

criticize freely, where they can elect their officials or recall them, where

their initiative may be unfolded instead of restricted, and above all

where the clear and honest voice of progressivisin may be heard above

the deadening growls of reactionary conservatism.

which the Hotel Workers' Union is

a department, the strikers have re-

ceived greetings from Leonidas Au-
gustas, President, on behalf of the

Restaurant and Lunch Room Work-
ers Association of Massachusetts

(4,000 members) and from Chapter

2 of the Restaurant and Lunch

Room Workers Association of Am-
erica. Layaras Pantas, President

of the latter, wrote In part as fol-

lows:
If everyone in the United States

had the nerve and the courage to

flght for their rights. I am sure

the workers would be getting satis-

factory wages today."

John Rojes, a leader of food work-

ers in New Haven, Conn., wired

his
- congratulations on the strike

and stated that thousands of work-

ers "await only courageous leader-

ship to carry on."

Greetings were also received from

Leon Lostai, former organizer of

the Hotel and Restaurant Workers
Union. Writing from Miami, Fla.,

he expressed the Joy of workers in

Miami by reading the news of the

strike in the morning papers. He
wrote:
"Year after year, I have asked

myself: how long will we continue

to submit to this merciless exploi-

tation by our cruel bosses? Com-
rades, you are at last answering

that question The downtrodden

workers in the hotels and restau-

rants throughout the country are

watching you with reawakening

hopes, realizing that success In

your strugle means the dawn of a

new and happier day for them. Com-
rades, you owe it to them and to

your families and to yourselves to

spare no effort, and to fight like

heroes to at last establish the Un-

ion as a force ana power to aid you

and protect you against the greed

of your bosses."

Among the organizations outside

the industry which are assisting

the strike, in addition to the Com-
munist League of America whose
organ, Hie Militant, has singlehand-

edly battled against the flood' of

lies In the boss-owned daily papers

of New York, are the following:

League for Industrial Democracy

;

Conference for Progressive Labor

Action; Emergency Strikers' Wel-

fare Committee ; American Civil

Liberties Union ; Young Peoples'

Socialist League, Greater New York
Federation, Spartacus Youth Clubs.

A more complete list is being

prepared and will be published in

the next issue of the Militant.

While the bosses' press loads its

column* with statements from
Boomer, Muschenheun, Oseor and

the rest of the strike-breaking

crew, the Militant presents the

views of the striking workers.

These interviews with strike lead

era and rank-and-filers will appear

in all future strike issues. They
are verbatim reports of ttie strik-

ers* views on subjects which they

choose to discuss. Ed.

him was an attack on the strength

of the cooks. Only three weeks be-

fore the general walk out, the soli-

darity of the waiters was tested.

For three minutes the waiters stop-

ped working. The fired man was

quickly reinstated. But now the

dining room waiters and room ser-

vice waiters have joined with the

kitchen force demanding that they

he treated as workers and not

slaves. They have struck for the

recognition of the A. F. W.—Boom-
er was given a chance to show a

reason for firing Fournigault, but

be preferred to be high and mighty

and swore that he would never deal

with the union. He said he was

his own judge and could hire and

fire the men who worked for him
without advice from union dele-

gates. The workers in all three

services at the Waldorf have been

fed up on the conditions tnere too

long, not only for violation of the

NBA- code, but also for all the petty

abuses. For the first time we have

joined together because we have

conviction, we have the right of

collective bargaining and we know
thai) our union is not a racketeer

ing union. We are all ready to

hold out together until the Waldorf-

Astoria recognizes our rights, our

union and our wage demands."

Gustave Barth

Kitchen Delegate, PennsylYania

Hotel:

'•We have been fed up too long

on last minute promises and rotten

food. At the Pennsylvania they

didn't give us the chance to organ-

ize a union of our choice, as they

should have according to the condi-

tions of the NRA. But even good

wages and all those promises could

not keep us working when the rest

of the hotels struck. We are fighting

now for the recognition of the A.

F. W. as our union. And we mean
it. One hundred percent of the

kitchen force stopped work at

eleven o'clock Saturday morning.

Red Baiting and Reaction

10,000 At M«s Rally

Pack Garden

Ninety-nine and 3-4 percent of the

waiters struck. Until yesterday

our picket line was weak. But the

Scabs are not getting in now. Sure

we can hold out until we have won
the right ofl our own union. And
now that we are sticking together—

we've got to win."

Marcel Gauduchon
Kitchen Delegate, Hotel Astor.

'We walked out first of all be-

cause we are with our brothers for

the right of our union. Hut we have

our own battle with the Astor. The
food is just plain lousy and the

hours are worse. They dock us for

being late but pay us very little for

overtime. It's been a standing or-

der at the Astor to ask a newly

hired1 cook or waiter : 'What society

do you belong to?' And the Vatel

Club has been suggested usually as

the right society to belong to. Now
we don't want any discrimination

in favor of the clubs or societies

or a company union. What we
want is the right to belong to our

own union, the A. F. W. The wages
at the Astor have been fair for five

years, but last year, when the NRA
went into effect, the Astor began

to cut wages like the rest of the

hotels. The boss has been unwill-

ing to meet union delegates. Only

two months ago when a waiter was
discharged 1 and another delegate,

Chris Minihane, went to Muschen-

helm to find out why. He refused

to meet us as union delegates but

would talk to us only as shop men.

He said he would' deal with Indivi-

duals—but not the union. Well,

that's not what we want. We'll

stick by the union.

V. Mastro
Picket Captain, Wetter, Hotel

New Weston.

"What's been going on at the

New Weston makes us ready to

stick it out uutii we win. For in-

stance—our hours! We were al-

ways sure of the time we had to

check in, but we could never know
what time we'd be going out. From
1 to 2:30 or 3 o'clock we'd have to

work and then come back at 5:30 to

last out until 10 or later. We were
supposed to go off at 8, but that

never happened. We got all the

abuses, but none of the considera-

tions. From 1929 to 1933 our wages

were 330 a month. With the NRA
they raised us 20 percent and then

charged us three dollars a month
for our uniforms. That stopped

three weeks ago, when a strike

threatened the bosses. They stop-

ped all right on that uniform busi-

ness but they still kept feeding us

food not fit for the dogs. The NRA?
Yeh, they heard of it. But they

didn't know what, it means. The
boss newspapers don't know either.

They've been giving this strike a

raw deal too. The Militant knows
that we're fighting for the recogni-

tion of the union. We'll get It.

We're all sticking together."

Herbert Schneider

Waiter Delegate, Longchamps,

57th Street.

"The conditions at the Long-

champs restaurant, are the same
as nt the New Weston Hotel, only

worse. The boss, Allen Las tig, and
all his rotten treatment can be

blamed for our walkout. Three

cuts in our wages—ten percent

cuts. Working for twelve hours,

fourteen hours. Violation of NRA?
And how! The ten percent service

charge on all Longchamps checks is

another joke. That ten percent

was split four ways before we got

what was left. The bus boy, the

butter boy. the coatroom boy and
the waiters bad to share it. And
the same plan was used to chisel

the bar service check. The waiter

got only two and a half, per cent

of that. Lustig claims that he'll

never deal with union men. He
says he means it. O. K. We mean
it too. We didn't have to be called

to the strike. If would take a long

time to tell you what's been going

on. But we are through with such

lousy conditions, and all the hard-

ships, with the privilege of work-

ing for starvation wages. The boys

never eat ,at Longchamps. What's

served in the dining room may be

very tasty and appetizing. But
what they give us Is week-old tripe

and rotten hash. That's the truth.

The Militant will write it up that

way. The other papers haven't.

Protest Chen Du Siu's Imprisonment*

(Continued from page 1)

Extend the hotel strike to all

food workers Our motto is class

solidarity. Our goal is: those who
do not work shall not eat!" The
sturdy halls of the Garden rang to

the echo as James P. Cannon roar-

ed these remarks of class solidarity

and class struggle to the assembled
multitudes.
The Militant goes to press before

we have the opportunity to report

the speeches of Mary Fox, A. J.

Afuste, Arturo Giovannltti and Ben
Gitlow. They will be recorded in

a subsequent issue.

This huge mass meeting, broad-

cast over station W. B. V. D-, stood

out as a symbol that the hotel

strikers were ready to go through

hell's fire for the victory of their

stirring cause

CORRECTIONS
To the Militant:

Your last issue (January 29) re-

fers to me as a "special strike or-

ganizer". This is incorrect I am
participating in the strike in an ad-

visory capacity by invitation. The
organizing work as well as the re-

sponsibility of the strike rests with

the officials ot the union. I would

appreciate If you would make this

correction.
—JAMES P. CANNON.

To the Militant:

In reporting the Bryant Hall

strike meeting you mention my
name as a strike organizer. My
acting as chairman of the meeting

was not in that capacity. I am a

rank ar-J file member of the union,

not an official.

—HUGO OEHLER.
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The Soviet Union
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In the same spirit, we are adamant In our opposition to any Red-

baiting in the union, regardless of the forms it takes, even if they are

of the most "polite" and covert nature. Bitter experience teaches

the workers the reactionary character of Red-baiting. Everywhere

it has gone and always will go hand in hand with a contemptible

groveling before capitalist "public opinion", hand in hand with treach-

ery to the workers and ther fights. Isn't this clear from the clamor

of the hotel men who denounce the Amalgamated as a "red union"

;

from the affidavits submitted by the attorney for Walters Local 16 of

the A. F. of L. in applying for an injunction in the Supreme Court

against the Amalgamated, to "provje" that it "is in the pay of Mos-

cow?" Red*aiting Is the weapon of reaction. It plays into the hands

of the bosses, of the labor skate and traitor, of the dark forces. "Re-

spectability" bought by a union at the priqe of an anti-Ked campaign

is bought dearly. Such "respectability" means the end of its existence

aa a fighting organization and the beginning of its enslavement to the

bosses. Every time the employers or their agents have demanded of

a union a repudiation or renunciation of "Reddism" or "Communism",

they have demanded that the union give up its backbone and inde-

pendence 1

In this connection, the attempt to impute any relationship to such

ideas to the secretary of the union in an interview which appeared

in the World-Telegram, will not meet with success.We feel sure that

the spokesman for the union was misquoted and that a true militant

cannot have voiced such views at any time.

No concession to such a trend can be allowed, without the A. F. W.

degenerating Into a replica of the conservative A. F. L. The fact that

a union is Independent of the A. F. L. la no guarantee against such a

degeneration. The Progressive Miners of America is a sad example.

It started out with magnificent prospects. It gave the devil of Hed-

balting a finger, in the hope of gaining respectability in the eyes of

the coal operators. Then it gave Its whol* hand. Today it! is in-

distinguishable from the reactionary Lewis union, and the members

of the union are as badly off today, if not worse off than Hiey wore

before the P. M. A. was launched. Let the members of the A. F. W.

be on guard against any attempt to play this dangerous game!

Far from tolerating such trends in the union, they must be fought.

In Us place, the A. F. W. must continue to stand for the broadest pos-

sible united' front with all forces—not even excluding the Stalinists.

We are not unmindful of the fact that a good deal ot the criticism

of the "18th Street Union" emanates from dubious sources and strikes

a wActionary note. We oppose the Industrial Union not because thera
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SAVE THE LIFE OF
CHEN DU SDJ!

We, the undersigned, draw the at-

tention of all working-class organi-

zations to the arrest and imprison-

ment of Chen Du Siu, an outstand-

ing and courageous leader ot the

Chinese workers' movement, now un-

dergoing a sentence of 13 years Im
prisonment by the Chinese Nation-

alist Government.

Chen Du Siu has a long record

of service in the struggle of the

Chinese people for their freedom.

Born in 1875, in his early years he

worked mainly in the sphere of

editing radical and literary papers

and in educating the youth of

China, founding for this purpose

the monthly "The Youth", a paper

which played an important role in

the development of the Chinese so-

cial and cultural movement. Dur-

ing the years 1916-1919 he played

a prominent part in preparing the

ground for the development of the

mass National movement, which be-

gan with the students' anti-Japan-

ese Demonstration of May 4th, 1919.

At the height of this agitation Chen

was imprisoned by the pro-Japanese

Peking Government as the author

of a seditious leaflet.

After his release ho went to

Shanghai where he founded the

Chinese Communist Party. Twice

arrested during 1921-1922 by the

French authorities, his release was
secured by the protests of the Chi-

nese workers. From that time un-

til 1929 Chen was General Secretary

of the Chinese Communist Party,

playing a prominent part in the

National movement of that period.

Following upon his break with the

leaders of the Communist interna-

tional, and his expulsion from the

Chinese Communist Party, he as-

sisted in the founding of the Chi-

nese Section of the International

Left Opposition. The Chinese Na-

tional Government, under the Influ-

ence of the notorious Chiang Kai-

Shek, long sought his arrest, but

they were not successful until Oct-

ober 1932, when he was put on

trial for working to overthrow the

Chinese capitalist Government.

Obviously, this sentence of 13

years upon a man of 58 is a death

sentence, especially under the con-

ditions existing in Chinese prisons.

We urge all working-class bodies

to Join in the demand for the re-

lease of our fellow fighter in the

cause of the emancipation of the

working-class. All protests should

be sent to the Chinese Embassy,
'49 Portland Piace, W. 1, and to

the Socialist and Communist press.

Signed by:

Tom Mann, C.P.

James Maxton, l.L.P.

Fenner Brockway, i.L.P.

W. Harris, E.C. of N.A.F.T.A,

Alec Gossip, "

A. E. Harvey, "

Albert Thomas,

Percy J. Johnson,

A. J. Bickell,

J. L. Swift,

C. W. Taylor, "

Walter Randall,

John Jagger, N.U.D.A/W.

Dick Beech, Pres. Chem. W. U.

Edwin W. Mackwell, Nat. Org.

Chemical Workers Union.

Arthur Gillian, Geu. Sec. C.W.U.

Jack Tanner, Organizer, A.E.D.

W. Howell, Engineer, A.E.U.

(A copy of this appeal was sent

to Harry Polltt of the Communist
Party and to A F. Walkden of the

T. U. C. General Council. No reply

has been received).

are Communists in its ranks or leadership, but only because of its

disruptive and indefensible policies.

The Amalgamated tan live and grow and Inspire workers with

confidence and enthusiasm only if it holds to a truly militant course

and checks every deviation from it at its inception. The principal

guarantee for such progress is an organized1 Left wing which Is the

banner-bearer of the ideas outlined above.

The workers cannot depend for this upon the ideas alone, hang-

ing in the air, or upon Individuals alone carrying out these ideas. What

is needed is a group of conscientious fighters, devoted first of all to

the Amalgamated—not to the corrupt Local 16 gang, or to the 18th

Street sect—who are interested above all in the strengthening of the

union, in improving Its lighting ability, in making it the pride of the

labor movement. A group in short which stands four-square and un-

equivocally on the basis of a class struggle program and a class strug-

gle fight. Such a group has oot yet been formed as it should be. Its

formation is an urgent need, and We for our part will do all In our

power to assist it, and thereby assist the union as a whole.

The Amalgamated stands before great tasks, but even greater op-

portunities. It has the power to measure up to both. If It does, it

will have written a golden page in the record of the regenerated labor

movement of America. 'THE MILITANT.

Sobs Double
Two days ago, in the first issue of the tri weekly we reported that

the sub drive opened with 115 new subs. Now we are happy to announce-

that in the brief period between that issue and this, which includes Sun-

day, we have received as many subs again—114. This total now is 229.

The New York Local made a magnificent start toward realizing Its

quota of four hundred new subs. The City Committee bought 84 of the

Club Plan half-year subs cards at twenty-five cents apiece. Pittsburgh

bought twelve.

Comrade Leeser of Brooklyn shot in 8; and1 comrade Goodman of

Philadelphia sent In four.

Six comrades sent in on > sub apiece at the regular rates.

The list of leaders now stands as follows: comrade Leeser—8; com-

rade Goodman—7; O. Coover—5; R. Sharron—6; J. Ruby—5; A. Konl-

kow..3; J. Ruby—3. These comrades have sent in two apiece, and

twenty Ave have sent in one each.

The drive is just beginning but it is clear that it will be a success.

The whole Club Plan scheme Is the simplest, easiest thing ever de-

vised to distribute a paper to workers. A single half-year subscription

to the Militant is fifty cents. That is cheap enough. But on the Club

Plan basis It is twice as cheap that is, it is only twenty-five cents, pro-

vided! they are bought in blocks of at least four at one time. There is

no maximum ; you can buy as many more than four as you can afford.

You invest one dollar in four Club Plan sub cards. Then you either

resell them, one at a time, two at a time, however you can. If you re-

sell them, you have your money back. You can stop there if you want

to. But you 'can do better than that. You can reinvest the dollar in

four more cards and resell them. In this way you will have a small

revolving fund at work Increasing the circulation of the Militant. And

when you wind it up you will have spent nothing yourself.

Bmid the Militant! Help circulate a Marxian paper for workers

t

•Order for Club Plan half year sub cards for one dollar! Use the blank

below 1

THE MILITANT
126 East 16th Street, New York City, N. Y.

Enclosed please find $ for (four Is the min-

imum) Club Plan half year sub cards.

Name

Address

Olty ... State
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Call 30,000 Cab Drivers in General Strike
Brand Lies

On Union

Contracts

Show Complete List of

Amalgamated Demands

In a renewed attempt to discredit

the general strike of the Amalgam-
ated Hotel and Restaurant Work-
ers Union and to so* demoraliza-
tion in "the ranks, the Daily Worker
is concocting alarmist stories about
a "secret sellout" agreement be-

tween the union and the hotel men.
In these stories it is contended

that the general strike of the A™
alternated is not being conducted
for specific demands regarding
wages, hours and working condi-
tions. This is completely false.

Before the general strike started, a
detailed list of demands for all the
workers in the industry was work-
ed out by the various shop organi-

sations of the union, ratified by a
general membership meeting, print-

ed in leaflet form and given the

widest distribution. When the forty-

eight hour strike ultimatum was
sent tp the hotel owners, these de-
mands were presented in the same
letter with the form of agreement
to recognize the union. They were
sent to the three hotel associations
and to each hotel individually.

A formulation in the agreement
for union recognition which speci-

fied that there should be no in
crease In hours and no decrease In

wages, did not express the min-
imum demands of the union, which
were dealt with in the list of con-

crete demands. This was undoubt-
edly a bad formulation subject to

misinterpretation and was deliber-

ated misinterpreted in the Daily
Worker's agitation against the un-
ion.

Strike Committee Unanimous
At the last meeting of the gen

eral strike committee this whole
question was given thorough con-
sideration and a unanimous deci-

sion was taken to draw up a new
form of agreement without the ob-

jective clauses and specifically pro-
viding that not only any general

agreement with the employers, but
also temporary shop settlements
should provide for definite increases
in wages and decreases in hours.
At this meeting motions were ad-
opted unanimously on the following
three points:

1. All individual shop settle-

ments made In the course of the
strike are to be considered as tem-
porary and subject to readjustment
in accordance with the terms of a
geitaral settlement. These Indivi-

dual shop settlements are also to

Include specific provisions for in-

crease in wages and decrease in

hours as well as recognition of the
union.

2. Any general settlement with
the hotel bosses must be approved
by the general strike committee and
ratified by a general mass meeting
of the strikers before being signed.

3. All temporary shop settle

ments must be approved by a shop
meeting of the workers Involved.

The fact that all these actions
were taken by unanimous vote and
without any opposition is in itself

a sufficient indication that the at-

tack of the Daily Worker was slan-

derous and without real foundation
The attempt to represent the offic-

ials of the union as engaged in a

"secret conspiracy to sell out the
workers", is refuted by the facts

themselves, In the given case, as
well as by the well-known practises

of the Amalgamated over a long
period of years.

As a matter of fact, the consti-

tution of the Amalgamated union
specifically provides that at least

two shop delegates are to accom-
pany an official of the union when-
ever he meets an employer to dis-

cuss: wages, working conditions or
other matters affecting the men in

a given shop.
In order to give a final refuta-

tion to the fttlse assertions that

the Amalgamated general strike has
not presented specific economic de-

mands, we reprint herewith a com-
plete list of these demands as they
were worked out by the union.
Copies of them la leaflet form are
distributed at the union headquart-
*rs.

» • * •

WAGE-SCALE DEMANDS
of the

MOTEL AND RESTAURANT
WORKERS UNION

Branch of the Amalgamated Food
Workers of America

The following categories are to

be included: Hotels, Restaurants,

Grill Rooms, Oyster Bars, Chop

Scabs a Flop at

Casino de Paree

Strike-breakers are a pretty
miserable lot. They take the job
from a good union man—and they
are unable to do the work them-
selves. The striker gets stabbed
in the back by the scab. And the
employer is unable to obtain pro-
ficient service from the strike-
breaker.
Take the fashionable Casino de

Paree, ritzy Broadway night club.
Paul Coulcher, racketeer and pre-
sident of Local 16 of the A. F.

L. has been supplying strike-

breakers. In return he got a eon-
tract giving him the right to col-

lect dues.

But there has been trouble be-
tween Local 18 and the Casino de
Paree. The scabby waiters spill-

ed so much soup that more than
four hundred oE them have been
In and out the night club since
the strike. Now the boss threat-
ens to break his contract with
Local 16 unless he can get strike-

breakers from them that will fill

the Job. His patrons are com-
plaining that since the strike

their soup-and-nshes have not been,
giving them the service they all

used to which is tough on the boss
—and fine for the strike.

Bis Companies Already Tied Up
The strike wave launched by the

general strike of the hotel and rest-

aurant workers in New York has
spread to the taxicab Industry.

30,000 cab drivers went on strike
today. The last straw which let

loose the accumulation of bitter

grievances was the disposition of
the 5 cent tax on all rides. The
cab companies want the money col-

lected so far, estimated at between
half a million and two million, to

go to them as part of their gross
income. But the men demand It

on the ground that their pay, which
averaged from seven to ten dol-

lars tor a ten-hour day, six-day
week, was not enough to keep them
alive, and that the tax was really

coming out of their tips.

The strike is spreading like wild-
fire. Even the capitalist newspa-
pers have' been forced to admit
this. The New i'ork Evening Journal
admitted on February 2 that, ."they
crippled service at the Grand Cen-
tral Terminal, for example, that
scarcely one cab was available there
-generally there are five hundred.'*

''The scene at the Pennsylvania Sta-

tion was worse, if anything". This
condition prevails at all railroad

and steamship terminals iu the city.

The boss press estimates the num-

EDITORIAL

ber of men on strike at only ten
thousands. That this is an
obvious and deliberate under-
statement, will be a clear to all

workers who have seen how they
lied about the strength of the hotel
Btrlke.

All the big companies are tied
up. The Parmelee System, Yellow
Taxicab Corporation. Keystone, Five
Boro, Radio, Terminal, GeneMl
and Checker have been forced to
admit that they are crippled.

Old-timers who have been through
other strikes say this is one of the
greatest demonstrations of solidar-
ity in the history of the industry.
By a unanimous vote of the strike
meeting of the United Taxi Driv-
ers Union of Greater New York,
every cab was ordered off the street.
At the time of the strike vote there

<C*attBMd ob P*f* X)

A week lias passed since [he call wan issued for the general strike

of the Hotel and it-»t;utr;int workers ol New Yolk, iu that period,

scores ol the largest and most powerful hotels in Hie city have been

tied up by tile Amalgamated Hotel and Restaurant. Workers Union.

In spite of the disruptive tactics by the leaders ol the "industrial

Union', which waa and remains the greatest danger to the strike, the

men who walked out have remained solitl.

The big demonstration around the leading hotels, following the

imposing mass meeting at iladison Square Harden, revealed a mili-

tancy of spirit and a readiness to fight with unbroken ranks which is

the most favorable index to the strike's prospects.

Now, however, the strike has entered a new stage of development.

The problem that arises before the men is: To consolidate the forces

that have been assembled, to spread the influence and power of the

strike to houses which have not yet walked out, and to integrate these

new forces into the union.

And here the fundamental question is: the morale o£ the strike,

of the men la it, of their union. How is it to be kept up, and streng-

thened, how are the rank,* of the strikers to be welded into a smooth-

working, hard-hitting machine eupable of battering down the resist-

ance of the hotel men?

The problem is lirst of nil one ot the leadership of the 4*11011 and

the policies which it pursues.Tbeir capacities are tested and at the

same time reflected iu, the morale of the union and the strike. Above

all it is the leadership which, by the confidence which the! rank and

file has placed in it by its support, bears Hie burden of the responsi-,

bllity for building up the necessary fighting morale, for holding the

lines of the strike, for spreading the walkout movement to the other

hotels and restaurants, and possibly to other branches of the industry.

How is this to be done? There is no miraculous recipe. There

are only those policies and steps which have been tested over and over

again in countless labor battles.

First : a policy of militant class struggle, which does not conceal

the essential nature ol the strike either from itself or from Its oppon-

ents. To inspire the men with the feeling of class solidarity, with

a reliance upon their own strength, their own power, their own in-

vincibility, means to disregard capitalist ''public opinion" It means
a contemptuous refusal to trawl before the bosses or the bosses' press

in any shape or form.

Every attempt to represent tlie union as an Inoffensive body which

means no harm to anybory, must be promptly repudiated. The union is

organized as a fighting body. Its aim is to win the fights of the work-

ers in its ranks against their employers. There cannot be a victory

for both sides of this fight. A victory for the one is a defeat for the

other. The sooner every worker understands this simple truth, the

firmer will bei their determination, the less attention they will pay to

the barking and calumnies ot the kept boss press.

The public opinion about which the leadership of the union must

concern itself is the public opinion of the membership!

The class struggle policy is the only way to keep up the ranks of

the strikers and to add to them. It is here, we repeat, that the lead-

ership will be tested. Our support will go, as It always has gone, to

those elements who show their colors in the fight, and to none others.

Second in Importance is the education of the membership. The
primary need Iu this respect is the furnishing of complete and sys-

tematic Information to them. Dally strike mass meetings and en-

larged committee meetings are imperatively needed to fuse the ranks

of the strikers into a solid mass, to reply to the enemies of the strike

regardless of where they come from, to fight back the Insidious poison

of the capitalist press and to combat tendencies toward defeatism.

Every effort must be made, thirdly, to destroy the myth of the in-

vincibility of the employers. The workers can win this strike and

establish themselves as a power that must be dealt with. Other work-

ers who are not yet in the ranks of the strike, can do the same as

those who have already walked out.

The big objective of the union, It should be remembered. Is to

build up and consolidate a strong militant union. The fight for better

conditions, higher wages and a shorter working day is inconceivable

without union organization and direction. Let It be borne in mind

that, as a general rule in all such struggles, the employers hold out

most bitterly against the recognition demand. They realize that once

the union has established itself in "their business", the basis is laid

for gaining one demand after another.

The following are the demands
of the striking drivers:

1. Tfte entire "tax" to the
drivers.

i. The 8 hour 6 day week (48
hoars)

«. No firing for low bookings.

4. Elimination of political and
insurance racketeers.

5. Eliminate police persecu-

tion.

6. Against the vicious black-
list system.

1. No double shifts.

8. Recognition of the Union.

were six thousand men in th union,

headquarters and the strike halls

Thousands are pouring into union
to sign up. —CARL COWL.

Boss Press Persists

In Fighting Strike

(Continued oa Page I)

The bosses' pi-ess iu reporting
Tuesday's MadisOn Square Garden
meeting ;tnd the mass picket demon-
stration that followed it, once again
showed its enmity to the hotel work-
ers' strike for decent conditions and
union recognition.

The meeting and the demonstra-
tion had made history, not only for
the hotel workers, but for the work-
ing class of New York. A strike
meeting of almost 10,000 workers in

a single industry is rare enough in
New i'ork, but even morel signiflc-

ant was the amazing mass picket
line after the meeting. Marching
lor two hours demonstrated before
almost every major hotel In the
city, stretching out half a mile
along Park Avenue, protesting
against the refusal of President
Roosevelt to rebuke scabbing, It

was a most unusual event in the
city's history.

The bosses' press, however, min-
imized, distorted and even suppress-
ed the news of this demonstration.
In the Herald-Tribune, the march-
ers were reduced to 2,000! The
New York American made it 2,500.

The Journal made it 4,000. The
tabloids gave it 5,000. The "liberal"
World-Telegram suppressed any re-

ference to the 10,000 at the strike
meeting and extimated the picket
line at 4,000. The ultra-liberal
Evening Post some days ago, said a
"kind word" for the strike editor-
ially by attacking a strike-breaking
editorial of Worfd-Telergam, its

liberal competitor from whom It

wants to steal worker-readers. Now
it pushed' the number of workers in

the picket line down to 2,000! By
unanimously playing down one
of the most extraordinary strike
demonstrations in recent working
class history, the boss press once
again dealt a vicious blow to the
interests of the workers.
But not only did the press min-

imize the numbers in the picket
line. They reported nothing about
the splendid spirit ot.the march-
ers, their effective demonstration
before each hotel, the purpose of
the march, the applause of people
on the sidelines and the rush of
workers from Inside hotels to greet
the marchers. Furthermore, they
bid the whole report of the march
of workers under a report of a
minor incident in a Sixth Avenue
scab agency, where, they say, some
windows were broken when work-
ers protested against scabbing.
This inconspicuous incident was

played up by the boss press as a'

desperate act of violence. Although
even the police who always try
to break strikes, made no arrests,

the boss press blamed1 the strikers.

"Striking Walters Make Hash of
6th Ave. Agency" was the headline
of the Daily News. "Job Agency
Wrecked", said the Herald-Tribune,
and it went so far as to say that
the incident of the windows is a
measure taken by the Amalgamat-

ed Union to call the continued ex-

istence of the strike to the public's
attention." The Times reported this
at length as "the first outbreak of
violence in the strike", Ignoring the
earlier use; of thug3 against strik-
ers on several occasions.

CWA Workers Rebel
With tens of thousands of hotel

and restaurant workers, and taxi

drivers out on strike against exploi-

tation, and more thousands expect-
ed to come out in the morning, a
movement of rebellion' against mis-
treatment began to take on militant

form among the CWA workers of

the city. At Dyker Heights Park
in Brooklyn, workers faunched a
militant protest against being dock-
ed half a day's pay without explan-
ation. When they massed outside
the Administration Building to

voice their protest, they received
no consideration from officials. The
latter sent for Police Emergency
squads to disperse the workers. The
C. W. A. workers in the Army Base
in Brooklyn, all war veterans, met
and adopted a resolution of protest
against wage cuts. Steps are be-

ing taken to unite all CWA groups
1

who have grievances, and to bringj The Amalgamated Food Workers
about concrete expressions or soli-

[
has sent a letter of protest to

darity among all striking and un-; Francis Perkins, Secretary of La-
employed groups throughout N.Y.C. ' nor.

Grand CentrallStrike HaS
Joins ir^Strike CutMenUS

To Bone
Among the latest hotels and

restaurants to Join the big strike
parade have been the Columbia
University Club, the Blake and
the Grand Central controlled by
the Union News Company, the
Bosset Restaurant, Brooklyn, the
Wellington.
The strike-breakers at Hotel

Lincoln Joined the walk-out on
Thursday.
A worker at the Seymour Rest-

aurant reports that the head wait-
er persistently refuses to fire one
ot the bus boys and several wait-
ers who have been openly agitat-
ing for the general strike. The
sympathy for the walkout in this
restaurant is gaining every day.

The Carteret Restaurant is the
latest to settle with the Amalg-
amated.

* » * »

In flagrant violation of the of-
ficial regulations of the Depart-
ment of Labor, cooks from the
Italian Fascist ship, the S, 8. Vat
eania, were sent from the ship to
scab at the Hotel Ambassador.

cDaily Worker* Hits Hotel Strilo

With Slander and False Charges

Stories by Diners Show
Holel Men Bluffing

The irresponsible and malicious
story or the Daily Worker, charg-
ing the. A. F. W. with selling out
the general strike of the hotel
workers, U only the latest and
most flagrant attempt 01 the Stalin-
ist organ to break the solidarity of
the strikers.

Having tailed to win a following
in the Industry on the basis of their
program and "organization", the
18th St. "Union", the Daily Worker,
and the Food Worker have fallen
back on slander and misrepresenta-
tion of those who have the work-
ers' confidence. As a result, the
srtike, assailed viciously by the
lying capitalist press, has also had
to face a barrage of attacks by the
Daily under pretense of building
The Daily led up to Its latest at-

tack with a series of articles inim-
ical to the strikers' interest. Prom
the outset, the Daily has foiled
to print statements of A. F. W. of-
ficials. It has supported the split-
ting policy of the; Stalinist Food
Workers' Industrial Union. The F.
W. I. (J., instead of helping mili-
tant elements in the A. F. W, has
persistently sought to discredit
them. At critical moments the
Dally has ignored important devel-
opments In the strike. Whenever
the strike suffered a blow, the Daily
has featured the bad news. When-
ever a victory was won it played
It down, ignored it or lied about it.

Like the boss press, the Daily
minimized the strike's strength. At
the membership meeting which
adopted the general strike resolu-
tion, 3,000 were present; the Daily
said 1,000. At the Madison Square
Garden rally of Jan. 30, there were
almost 10,000, the Daily of Jan. 31
said 4,000.

On the other hand, the Daily has
persistently exaggerated the stren-
gth of the Stalinist

, union. The
Jan. 30 meeting of the F. W. I. U.
in Bryant Hall was attended by
about 300 people, most of whom
were not hotel workers. The Daily's
report on Jan. 31, that 600 strikers
were present was not so bad. In
fact, it was so little like the Daily
that on Feb. 1 the figure was boost-
ed to 1,000.

During the first days of the strike,
minorities of strikers In three hotels
were tricked into the F. W. I. U. by
Stalinist bunk. One after another
these groups bolted and joined the
A. F. W. After wandering for
three days in the Stalinist wilder-
ness, the New Yorker shop, the Stal-
inist "fortress", unanimously de-
cided on Jan. 30 to Join the A. F.
W. Not even the four professional]

Stalinists in the New Yorker dared
vote to stay out. These develop-
ments the Daily ignored. Indeed,
on Jan. 31 when the whole Shop
was already in the A. F. W. it pub-
lished a manifesto "by the New
Yorker strikers" supporting the F.
W. 1. ['. The Daily reported on
Jan. ;to that 160 houses were ready
to come- out at the call of the F.
W. 1. u. Of course, they have not
come out, the simple reason that
there were never any such houses.
The Daily ims tried, like the boss

press, to discredit the strike in the
eyes of the strikers. It has told
many types of lies.

The Daily attacked the A. F. W
for lack of militancy. For exam-
ple, on Jan. 31, It said

:

"Strike pickets paced up and
down in the bitter cold In front
of the struck hotels, while lead-
ers of the Amalgamated Union
maneuvered' behind the backs of
the workers to sidetrack any mi-
litant action which might devel-
op at the Waldorf-Astoria hotel
where government ofiicials and
A. F. of L. leaders-were preparing
a birthday party for President
Roosevelt they Issued explicit
orders to the strikers not to stage
a demonstration."

The Jan. 31 Issue also character-
ized the union's telegram to Roose-
velt, protesting birthday dinners at
scab hotels, as "cringing and belly-
crawling", and said that, in order
to prevent a demonstration during
the birthday party, the leaders had
organized a fake demonstration the
previous Jflfhti- The issue also con-
tains a cartoon which shows A. F
W. leaders feasting with Sec. Per-
kins in the Wftldorf while telling
the freezing picket outside not to
make any noise.

The capitalist papers minimized
and sneered at the mighty protest
demonstration in front of the .Wald-
orf and other leading hotesl, organ-
ized and led by the A. F. W. during
the President's birthday party. But
the Daily Worker pretended that it
had never occurred, that the A. F.
W. leaders had prevented It from
occurring! The Daily of Feb. 1
which might have corrected the
mistake" stiil did not say a word
about the demonstration, the most
sensational mass picketing New
York has seen in years.

The Daily has also accused A. F.
W. leaders of rejecting demands of
their own rank-and-file for unity
with the Stalinist "union". The
Daily of Jan. 27 reported that 150

Reports coming to The Militant
from sympathizers of the striding
uotel woraers made it plain tnat the
great hotels of the city continue in
a crippled condition, as far as rest-
aurant service is concerned. The
steady campaign ot the capitalist
press to convince the workers that
their strike is hopeless culminated
yesterday in a statement by Cald
weii, sookesmeu for the Hotel Men's
Association, in wnich he declared
that the strike is over and no hotels
teel It any longer. The truth is
quite the contrary.

On Tuesday night there were ban-
quets at several hotels in honor of
itoosevelt's birthday. To protest
the act of the President in showing
solidary with those who employ
and support scabs, the striking
aotel workers held a great militant
demonstration before the banquet
aotels. What was going on inside
is revealed by the following state-
ment ot a diner.

"I saw Oscar at one point getting
so red in the face that 1 thought, he
*ould burst. He was furious be-
cause of the sloppy way in which
the banquet was being served. Of
course, the skilled hands which usu-
ally serve the rich banqueters were
outside on the picket line. As a
result more than one soup-and-flsh
was stained. And it wasn't stained
with the usual delicacies or the
Waldorf, either. I never saw such
au important banquet with such
a plain menu. Of course, there was
plenty to eat, too much as is usual
in the Waldorf, but it was certainly
not the famous Waldorf cuisine."
Another person, Mrs. Elinor Nov-

ack, wjmt to half a dozen of tht
leading hotels on Tuesday afternoon
to find out what was available for
a dinner for eight people. She was
..old that service was going on as
usual. As late as five o'clock how-
ever, Beverai of these hotels had
no menus ready, although usually
they are printed hours before this
the strike!"

(Contained on Page 2}

What the Amalgamated Stands For
The Amalgamated, first and fore

most, is a workers' union. No boss-
es allowed.

It is a democratic union. The
membership elects or recalls officials
as it sees fit. There are no thugs
and no tyrants in its ranks.

There is freedom of expression.
The worker can speak up without
fear of losing his membership book
or dues card.

There Is no political discrimina-
tion. Every hotel and restaurant
worker Is welcomed whether he be
Democrat, Republican, Socialist or
Communist.

There is no religious discrimina-
tion, no racial discrimination. Do
yon work in a aotel or a restaurant?

That is the only question asked
wnen you join me union.
The Amalgamated is au indus-

trial union, uooas, eheis, waiters,
ousuoys, bellhops, chamnermauia,
pantrymen, dishwashers are an
eiigtoie lor membersnip iu tae same
union. 1N0 crart aivistons separate
them.

It is not a dues paying, assess-
ment collecting, omciaia racket.
The Amalgamated uoesnt make

deals behina the workers' bacjt.
JUverytnmg is open and aoove-boara!
The Union is out to get better con

ditions ror the workers, less hours
nigcer wages—and get them by
struggle, wnich is the only way they
can be obtained.

It Is Y.OUB UNiON! JOIN DPI

At Pierre's Mrs. Novack was told
that "there is no a la carte menu
at all. "There was one item in
each course, nothing fancy. The
dessert was ice-cream. Theodore
.he head waiter, admitted that this
was "not usual," that there are
ordinarily four dishes on each
course. "Madame must forgive us
—you know what conditions are
Essex House had only a typewrit-

ten menu. They had given up
printing menus altogether as they
could not be sure what they could
actually cook. George, the head-
waiter apologized, blaming the sit-
uation on the strike.

The captain at the Park Lane
said, there would be no a la carte
menu. They could not serve more
than one or two dishes. The main
dinner course was white fish!
At the Ambassador the main din-

ing room was closed altogether.
Dishes available in the small dining
room were few and simple. Here
he captain pretended this had
nothing to do with the strike, but
could give no other explanation.
At Park Central the headwaiter

said he had not noticed the. strike,
but Mrs. Novack spoke with a guest
who said that the waiter at her
table did not know what a demi-
tasse is.

The Savoy Plaza head waiter of-
fered $4.50 dinner without choice of
courses. The captain explained
that the strike did not bother them.
A guest said indignantly: "Then
why Is the food so terrible?"
The menu at Marguery's offered

seven choices on the main course.
One was a vegetable plate, four
were fish. Pierre, the head waiter,
said a dinner for eight would have
to be ordered definitely before six
o'clock or they would never get it
ready, not even the vegetable plate.
Service as usual?
These conditions were duplicated

at the Pennsylvania-Information
about the Pennsylvania from an-
other source reveals that in the
grill for the last three days the only
dessert has been pie.

A diner at the Brevoort reports
that the women hired for the dining
room are not a great success at
scabbing. After failing to get any
of the famous French dishes which
the Brevoort usually provides, this
diner turned to cheese. It took him
25 minutes to get a portion of Port
du Salut; the waitress admitted
that she had never heard of lti

Service as usual; Bunk!

-•-,
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Hitler: One Year After
With the whole of Germany op-

pressed under the iron heel of Fasc-

ism, Adolph Hitler celebrated the

first anniversary of his appointment

as Chancellor of toe Reich on Jan-

uary 30th.

One year of bloody rule the

destruction of the communist and

Social Democratic parties, the wip-

ing out of all trade unions and
workers organizations, tne persecu-

tion of the Jews, the suppression

<jt all opposition in the camp 01

me master ciass: the jNatioualist-

Monarchists, the Cataolic Center,

elements in the Protestant church

and tne storm troops. . . .tens oi

Uiou&antis i« concentration camps,

couutieas others in prisons and jails

....Diuody oppression ami exploi-

tation—inut is tne present set-up in

Ule year one oi iierinau i'uscisui.

tuaerism in, tue Saddle.

With unparalleled rapidity. Hitler

lias comsouuat.ed his power. At

tne ena o( January lit33 lie became
cuauceuor. uu Aiarch 5tn the

demian people were terrorized jiuu

cajoieii to participate m his Bona-

parust pleuiacite. \> ith the so-

canea •"ueinoera<.ic mandate" of the

people ne lmineuiateiy proceeded tu

uiegaiize the uomuiuuist party—by
employing the notorious Koichstag

are iia a pretext. Soon the Social

ijeniocrauc party was suppressed.

'Ihe traue unions were tne next

victims ol inner s dictatorship. Un
Jiay iat the bociaiisi leaders ox the

uniuns were ui rested, tlieu the

lunus oi l^e union were contlscatca.

bevcrai moutus later the unions

were completely abolished. The
factory councils suliered the same
fate.

witi$ tne militant working class

crushes, mtier took Steps against

his ames oi the u.ugeuuurgo.aLion-

aust camp, 'liie ateei iieimets were

integraied with Hitler's storm

troupo. Xne Nationalists were either

won over to the fascist party or

ousted Ironi tbe government anu

all oincial posts. Alter one year,

Hitler has full control over the en-

tire held unchallenged by any seri-

es lorce.

What it took .Mussolini and his

Italian Fascist bunas lour years tu

accomplish—and then only after

bluotiy street hghts and coullicts—

Hitler has accomplished in montns.

Tne young Italian communist

I'arty, aeapue Mussolini's desires,

could not he suppressed or made
illegal until 3toti. Trade unions,

Lnuepenaent of the caricature fasc-

ist unions, were being built years

alter Mussolini s victory. The Ital-

ian womere fought militant!)

against the consolidation of i'asc-

isra.

Workers Left Leaderless

An entirely diKereut picture in

Germany! The workers with ton-

gue in cheek are compelled to

shout: Heil Hitier! Depressed and
downhearted, tuey are still passive

and inactive. Hitler's victory was

easy sailing for him—after years ot

treachery i>y tne social Democracy

and criminal blunders on the part

of the ataiinized Communist party.

The workers were left leaderless

during the offensive of fascism

against tneir organizations, living

conuitions and very lives.

All this dispute the empty and

bureaucratic blasting of the Stalin-

ists. Tuey called the Mueller, tne

Von Papeu and Von Schleicher gov-

ernmen is—Fascist . Now any work-

er can see what a real Fascist re-

gime means 1 They characterized

the Social Democratic party—fol-

lowing their master, Stalin—as "so-

cial-!; ascist", that Is Fascists who
use socialist pnrases. Fascism anu

social democracy are twins, tliey

shouted; tuey are not antagonistic

and incompatible.

Life itself has answered their

stupid tneory. Fascism could not

tolerate even the cringing, bootlick-

ing servants of capitalism, Social

Democracy. For as is well known
Social Democracy had its troops in

the mass trade unions.

Within these trade unions, Social

Democracy had a free rein. The

Stalinists organized their pure, "rev-

olutionary" trade unions isolated

from the workers. Despite paper

resolutions on work in the mass

trade unions, no real work was con-

ducted. How could a revolutionary

party be effective in such a develop-

ed industrial country as Germany

with no support among the organ-

ized workers, in the trade unions?

The United Front

United front of all workers or-

postpone tbe decisive struggle, it national Communist party. Towards

can make the road costlier and hard-
er. The decisive problem is the re-

asembling of the truly revolution-

ary forces for the construction of

a new Communist party in Ger-

many—a section of the new inter-

this end all militant workers must
bend their efforts. By this means
the bloody barbarous regime of the

German Nazis will be crushed and

the way paved for a Soviet Ger-

many. —J- C-

SSJtElBrand Union Contract Lies
(Continued from page 1)

ganinations? Never a united front

with social Fascists, was tbe reply

of these self-acciaimedt leaders of

the workers. The Socialist work-

ers are being won over tbe uni-

ted iront only from below" is hav-

ing great success the Communist

party nas as many workers follow-

ing n—claimed Thaelmanii after the

elections of July 1933—as the So-

cial Democratic party Hitier

could hot last for any length of

time. Such were the reports spread

by tbe self-satisfied Stalinist appar-

atus.
, , . ,

By their policies they played into

the hand of tbe Social Democratic

leaders and the Fascists. The So-

cialist leaders were able to keep

control over their members; the lat-

ter had no confidence whatever In

tbe Stalinists. The Fascists were

able to utilize this sharp division

within tbe working class.

The working class of Germany,

and tbe workers of the entire world,

suffered a seriou= and historical de-

feat. It is not a question of weeks

1 efore the working class movement

will once again arise. The small

heroic ilegal Communist and revolu-

tionary socialist groups functioning

in Germany are isolated from the

masses. It will take time before

the workers once again organize

their forces, their trade unions and

party.
Fascism Doomed

But struggle the? will, struggle

tier mustlFascism cannot solve

the crises ot capitalism—it can

Disruption and strikebreaking is the contribution oi Uu* Stalinist

leaders to the hotel and restaurant workers' strike. A group of irre-

sponsible bureaucrats playing with the workers' interests as lightly as

a child plays with a toy, they are parading under the guise of the dis-

credited Food Workers Industrial Union. This so-called union baa been

wrought into tbe hotel strike, not to help and cooperate with the Amal-

gamated—accepted by the overwhelming majority of the strikers as

tneir represemative—but to spit the ranks and sow confusion.

The Food Workers Industrial Union started out on its career by

splitting the Amalgamated in 11)29 without any just cause whatsoever,

uespite the fact that freedom of expression, the absence of political dis-

crimination Jiiitl progressive tactics were part and parcel of tbe Amal
rfainated, hundreds ui militant workers were maneuvered into a split by

ihe high priests of the oibvial Communist party (the Stalinists) whoso

main job is lu disiroilit communism.

For several jears ihe 1 . W. i. L. succeeded only in demoralizing the

union situation and by their tactics, caused workers to hold back from

all organizations. Although they split the Amalgamated and weakened

it temporarily, nobody ospected that they would build anything in its

place. And to be sure, this F. V. I. U., through its blundering tactics

and its bureaucratic regime, has remained a shadow of a union, out to

destroy not to build. What else could happen to a Stalinist union, whose

jjolicies are thoroughly destructive, where oflieials are appointed and not

elected, whers any worker with political opinions different from those

Jt the leadership is persecuted, bounded or expelled out of the ranks';

No sooner had the Amalgamated recovered from the effects of [be

disruption in 19^9, healed its wounds, soliditled its ranks and embarked

upon an organuation campaign, tbau tbe professional splitters of the

F. W. 1. L". suddenly discovered that they stood for . . . unity.

In spite o).' the TSth Street Union's" malodorous iword, the true

Left wingers and progressives in the Amalgamated took a position in

avor ot genuine unity. At the height of the organization drive, tbe

Amalgamated offered to open its doors wide to every worker affiliated

with the Industrial I"nion, proposing to admit him without the slightest

discrimination, whether he came in by himself or in the form of unity

with his whole miion.The Stalinist leaders replied to this proposal with

an intensified canjpaigu ul oily maneuvers ami underhanded sabotage.

From tbi? time the walkout began in the Waldorf, the moves of the

industrial Union have had nothing hut a strikebreaking effect.

For every handbill issued by the Amalgamated, it has issued coun-

ter-lealiets printed on tbe same kind oil paper in tbe same type, calculat-

ed to deceive and confuse the workers.

For every meeting tailed by the Amalgamated, tbe F. W. 1. U. lead

ers have called a counter-meeting using the same despicable trick with

the leaflets in an attempt lo mislead tlie workers as to the identity of

the real leader of the strike.

Fortunately for the strike and the labor movement generally the

F. W. I. U. bus not succeeded in ila game.

Where it has had any supporters in hotels, as in tbe New Yorker,

tlie F. W. I. I', lias done its all to sidetrack tbe workers from the mass-

es striking uuder the banner of the Amalgamated.

On the day thi- Amalgamated issued its general strike call, decided

oj the unanimous vote of thousands of members, and distributed tens of

thousands of leaiiets to that effect, this F. W. I. U-, without a. single

hotel organized, issued a separate call for the general strike. Again, it

printed its ''general strike" Leaflet in the same kind of type. Tbe only

difference was that it gave its own address for strike headquarters

!

Seeing through this new trick, the masses of tbe hotel and

restaurant workers flocked to the Amalgamated and enrolled under its

oanner. A few unorganized workers were caught in the confusion, mis-

taking the F. W, I. U. for tlie real union. But no sooner did these work-

ers discover their error, than they turned their backs on tbe Stalinist

•union" aud joined the Amalgamated.

The Amalgamated is now the only genuine union and strike leader

of the thousands of hotel and restaurant workers engaged in a bitter

light for better conditions. Figbting it are tbe racketeer controlled Local

iS of the A. F. of L. and the Stalinist-controlled sect on 18th Street.

The "Industrial Union" is not concerned with the issues of the

strike, or with winning it. Its main aim is to break off from tbe Am-
algamated a little chunk here and another there. To accomplish this it

is prepared to carry out the most pernicious and disgraceful policy. Its

officials have discredited the union in the eyes of the food workers, just

as they have discredited and disgraced the name of Communism.

Let no striker be deceived : These are not Communists who sow

division and contusion in the workers' ranks. They are agents and

sictims of ihd corrupt Stalinist bureaucracy, who put their sectarian in-

terests above the interests of the working class.

The Militant, representing what is best and soundest in Communism,

repudiates these pretenders who parade as tbe "Industrial Union", and

its record of disruption and strike-breaking. We are confident that all

that is healthy in the ranks of the Stalinist union, will respond in a

loyal and fraternal spirit to Uie call for unity of the Amalgamated union.

Our strictures against the Stalinist union have nothing in common

with those who conduct a fight against it from tbe reactionary point of

view, and there are not a few of these. We do not, like the latter, have

an attitude of antagonism to the workers misguided by the Irresponsible

Stalinists. Quite the contrary. We are not, like the reactionaries,

availing ourselves of tbe blunders and crimes of the Stalinists for a

covert attack upon Communism and everything else that ia progressive

and healthy in tha trade union movement. Quite the contrary. Our

tight to the deatb against the splitting and demoralizing moves of tiie

leaders of the "18th Street Union", is animated by the unshakable con-

viction that the progress and victory ot the Amalgamated U bound, tip

inseparably with a progressiva course, with a class struggle policy, wits

a democratic regime in the union, with a militant leadershp.

Out* efforts in this direction will continue unabated, regardless of

the direction from which opposition may come. The true Left wingers

and progressives, will light under the same banner.

To rank and file members of the ('. P., The Militant has this to say;

See what the "union" your party controls Is doing ! Masses of

Workers have joined an independent union. This union called a general

strike which crippled a great industry. It brought workers on the

streets in a mighty demonstration. And' all through tbe days when it

carried on. a progressive, militant struggle, tbe "union" controlled by

your party sabotaged, sowed confusion, slandered, and did its beet t

weaken the workers' front.

Way have your leaders refused to cooperate with Left wing elements

in the union? Why have they behaved disruptively, disgracing the very

name of Communism?

Members of the C. P.—ask yourselves these questions. All true

revolutionists among you should raise them in your organization and

demand that the bureaucrats of the F. rW. I. U. be scotched before they

do further damage to the hotel workers' strike.

workers, "mostly Amalgamated
members" in another column it Is

more, than 150 Amalgamated mem-
bers"; were insulted and ignored by
union officials when they came to

A. F. W. headquarters to demand
unity with the Stalinists. Tbe
truth is that the only A. F. W. mem-
bers in that crowd were half a
dozen professional Stalinists sent in

to howl for unity. The bulk of the

150 were stray -Needle Trades' In-

dustrial Union members, Bronx
Housewives' Council "militants", 1.

VV. O. members, and other non-union
Stalinists. They interrupted the
work of the strike committees at

midnight with howls of unity, pre-

tending to be A. F. W. members un-

til questions revealed what they

really were. They were told that

if those who sent them really had
a union and wanted unity, they

shuold make a formal request to the

A. F. W., which would submit it

to tbe membership for action. But
they stayed on and howled unity—
and the Daily reported all this very

gravely as a demonstration of A.

F. W. memoers. Not that the Daily

did not know better : tbe previous

issue (Jan. 26) reveals the origin

of tlie midnight unity "delegation"

-it was elected at the Bryant nail

meeting of the Stalinist "union".

Tbe Daily of Jan. 31 contained a

long editorial Jt charged the A.

F. W. leaders with opportunism. In

tbe very same column it condemns
the leaders for trying to get the

Board to negotiate with them, and
also for not using militant tactics

to get the Board to negotiate!

Would it be wrong lo talk to the

bosses? The Stalinists claim tbey

made a settlement with the Hyde
Park Hotel and tbe Maison Royale
in Ihe midst of the strike. Did they

do it without talking to the bosses?

Or is it wrong to talk to tbe Re-

gional Labor Board? Then why
use "militant tactics" to force the

(Continued from page 1)

1.

2.

3.

4.

0.

Houses, Clubs, Cabarets, Catering

Establishments.

Demands for Wage Scale of Kitchen

GENERAL PROVISIONS
No split watch
Pay by week
No charge for meals
For all restaurants of tbe
same class, tbe same pay
All departments to have the

same price

The house to supply Hie cooks'

uniforms
7. Xo charge for laundering

Wages
Class A Class B

Sous-chef J55.O0 $50.00

Saucier sons-chef . . 50.00 45.0(1

Chef de Nuit 40.00

Chef Garde Manger. 40.00

Chef Butcher 40.00

Chef Entremetier . . 38.00

Chef Rotissier 38-.00

Chef Potager, if inde-

pendent .... 35.00

otherwise 32.00

Chef Poissonier, if in-

dependent 38.00

otherwise 35.00

1st Commis Saucier. 35.00

1st Garde Manger. . . 35.00

Hors d'Oenvrier 35.00

1st Grillardln 30.00

1st Commis Entre-

metier 28.00

2nd Coram Is Saucier 28.00

Other Commis 25.00

Breakfast Cook 28.00

Chef Tournant 38.00

Commis Tournant,
all depts 28.00

Establishments Employing
1 Hreakfast chef in

charge 40.00

1 Banquet chef in

charge 40.00

Bouillardin 25.00

Kitchen Man 20.00

Chef Legumier 20.00

Legumiev 20.00

Board to act, :ts the Daily suggests?

The truth is this: the A. F. W. said

it would not refuse to talk with the

bosxex. It lold this to the Region-

ill Labor Board. It turned to the

strike as it means of fighting for

the workers' interests ; not to the

liegional I^abor Board. The state-

ment in the capitalist press that it

had made such an appeal was just

one of many boss lies. And the

Daily accepted it at face value, re-

printed it, and used it to attack the

strike.

35.00

35.00

35.00

33.00

33.00

30.00

27.00

33.00

30.00
32.00

32.00

32.00

27.00

25.00

27.00
24.00

22.00

35.00

25.00

35.00

35.00

22.00

20.00

22.00

20.00

20.00
25.00

22.00

27.00

25.00

22.00

50.00
37.00

29.00
27.00

27.00

35.00
2:>.00

Extra Chef de Partie

for 8 hours work,
minimum 4 hours K.00

Commis for 8 hours work,

minimum 4 hours 8.00

Kitchenman, Vegetable man,
Pantrygirl, Dishwasher

for 8 hours work
on minimum 4

hours 4.00

Extra Hours for regular men : 4

hours maximum per week, each

extra hour to be paid at 1J times

regular hourly pay.

Demand for Wage Scale of

Dining Room
GENERAL PROVISIONS

1. Stations to be rotated

2. Uniforms to be supplied by

employers and also to be kept

in a clean and sanitary condi

Hon by employers.

A—Tipping Establishments

B—Non-Tipping and Non-Commis-
sioTi Establishments

Wages
Class A Class B

Assistant head-
waiters 35.00

Captains 30.00 35.00

Waiters and Wait-
resses 20.00 30.00

Commis 20.0|l

Bnsboys 20.00 20.00

One Meal--I,unch
Captains 1.50

per hour, Minimum 21 hrs.

Waiters and Wait-

resses 1 .00

per hour. Minimum 2i hrs.

Bnsboys 75
per hour. Minimum 3 hrs.

One Meal—Dinner
Captains i.50

Waiters and Wait-
resses 1.00

per hour. Minimum 3 hrs.

]>er hour. Minimum 3 hrs.

Cue Meal— Steady Work—5 Days
Maximum 3i hours

Captains 18.00

Waiters 7.00

Bnsboys 7.00

EXTRA WORK
One Meal—Maximum 3J hours
Captains 5.00 7.00

Waiters 3.00 5.00

Commis 3.00

Busboys 2.50 4.00

Oue Whuli' I >a\—Maximum 8 hrs.

Captains 7.00 10.00

Waiters .">.00 7.00

Busboys 4.00 5.00

Outside Catering—Maximum 8 brs.

Captains 10.00

Waiters 7.00

Busboys 5.00

On banijuets, Fifty cents extra

for set up and Fifty cents extra tor

clearing off.

Out of town clubs, $7 per day and
fare within 8 hours—extra pay per
hour for traveling over this time.

Bartenders $35.00 a week minimum
Bellboys, Chambermaids and other

Hotel workers $20 a week minimum

Wage-Scale Demands of

Cafeterias and Coffee Pots

Wages
Class A

CAFETERIA
Cbef $45'-00

Cook 35.00
Snladmitii 35.00

Counterman . 30.00

Busboy 20.00
Potwasher 20.00

Kitchenman 20.00
Dishwasher 20.00

COFFEE POT
Coot 35.00
Counterman 30.00

Potwasber 20.00
Dishwasher 20.00

M ASS MEETING
IN SUPPORT OF THE HOTEL

STRIKE

Monday, February 5th, 1934

SPARTACl-S HAL1,—313-53r.i St.,

1',1'ooklyn. N. Y.

Questions Adm. l~n- Discussion

Casserolier 22.00

1st Communard 28.00

2nd Communard .... 25.00

1st Commis Butcher. 30.00

Volailliste 2S.0O

Oyster Man 25.00

Chef 1'atlssier 55.00

Sous-chef Patissicr . 42.0(1

1st Commis Patissk-r 32.00

Foamier 30.00

Tourier 30.00

Chef Glacier 40.00

Commis 25.00

Head Haker for

Hotels $45.00

2cln Baker 38.00

Commis Baker 28.00

Night. Baker 40.00

Night Commis 30.00

Pantryman 22.01) 22.00

Coffeeman 22.00 22.00

Panteygirl 22.00 22.00

Dishwasher 20.00 20.00

Coffee Shops, Cafeterias, <i rills

Attached to Hotels
Commis Saucier .... 30,00

Commis Banquet ... 32.00

Busboys 75

per hour, Minimum 3 hrs.

The Railroad Brotherhoods

Official Censorship of Union Press

EDITORIAL
(Continued from page 1)

The union has a right to demand, fourthly, that every member

display a one hundred percent loyalty to the Amalgamated. The "18th

Street Union" of the Stalinists is carrying out oue of its typically

shabby maneuvers in this respect. On the surface, the Stalinists have

capitulated lo the Amalgamated. Under the pressure of the sweep to

the Amalgamated, they have had to call upon the men "following"

them to enter that union and carry on under its leadership. But this

capitulation, we repeat, is only a maneuver by which these discredited

splitters hope to transfer their disruption to the inside of the union.

A relentless light against this wrecking crew is indispensable for

the preservation of ihe figbting unity ot the Amalgamated, who con-

stitute the most sinister threat, to the unity and success of the strike.

Furthest from our minds is any idea of identifying the Industrial Un-

ion members with their leadership. Quite the contrary. A comradely

and intelligent approach to these workers by the Amalgamated is

absolutely essential.

The Stalinists cannot be disposed of by ignoring them. An Of-

fensive must be launched against them, tlieir attacks answered, and

their tricks exposed before tbe workers. This is an offensive which

can be organized and conducted primarily by (he consolidation of tbe

class conscious forces in the union.

A. sharp and urgent warning must be issued, fifthly, against tbe

growing reactionary tendency in the union. The reactionary tendency

is tbe bosses* tendency. The morale of the union cannot be built up

by Red-baiting, and every black voice that is raised by the reaction

must be answered in a manner it will not quickly forget.

This strike cannot be won by "respectability" The attempts to

make the Amalgamated "respectable" in the eyes of the bosses and

tbe government is an admissiou on the part of those who make them

that they have no belief that tbe workers can win by fighting. The

attempts are reactionary and defeatist through and through, and that

is the? basis on which they must be met before they have assumed

more dangerous proportions.

A tightening up in the functioning of the union is essential to tbe

morale of tbe strikers. The committees must be properly coordinated

;

the shop committees must become living bodies drawing the workers

closer and closer to the union as a whole.

Organizational efficiency, on the oue side, and a morale-building

leadership on the other, can make the Amalgamated a force that will

smash through all the burners standing on the road to vicotry !

In previous articles on the rail-

road unions we have pointed out

and discussed the aim and purpose
behind the •'secret work" in the

meeting* ; the long and silly "oblig-

ations" administered to newly ad-

mitted members, and the constitu-

tional provisions which prohibit

Lodges and members from printing

and circulating their ideas and
opinions on organization matters
without the perniisfiioii of the Pre-

sident. In this article we will

briefly discuss the complete censor-
ship of tbe Brotherhood magazines
by these "labor chiefs". Within
this full circle of gag-laws the of-

iicial bureaucrats in these 21 rail-

road unions keep themselves en-

trenched against their membership.
Tbe present brotherhood leadership
is fully conscious of the life and
death nesessity for complete stran-

gulation of all rank and file expres-

sion to keep themselves in office.

They know that as soon as their

gag-laws fail them their rule is over.

Censorship Laws Cited.

Below we will just cite provisions

in two of the Brotherhood consti-

tutions to show how the President
in each one has full control of all

membership expression in tbe Maga-
zine :

In section 12 1-2 (a) on page 7
and 8 of the B. of R. T. constitu-

tion, we find the following as part

of that section, to wit:
"'It shall be the duty of the Editor

and Manager. . . .to have full charge
of the editorial and business man-
agement of tbe Railroad Trainmen,
subject only to the supervision of

tbe President of the Brotherhood."
•lie shall conduct the Official Pub-
lication in harmony with the gen-
eral policies of the Brotherhood as
such are outlined by the President."

In the same section it provides
that the editor may hire the help
needed in the magazine office, "all

of whom shall be subject to tbe ap-
proval of the President." Note how
carefully the magazine is guarded
against any criticism of the Admin-
istration.

In the IjOeomotive Firemens' con-
stitution we find the following on
page 50, section 1. (a).

"It shall be the duty of the
Editor and Manager to take full

charge of the Brotherhood of Loco-
motive Firemen and Enginemen's
Magazine, under the general super-
vision of the President."

Practically all of the Brotherhood
constitutions have similar provi-
sions. Under this set-up it is not
an easy matter to reach the mem-
bership in any one of the railroad
unions with any criticism] on tne
administration's present bankrupt
policy, program and leadership. And
when our officials cannot be critic-

ized to the rank and file they do
not have to defend themselves no
matter how or what they do In of-

fice. A good leadership will depend
on, and defend, full and free ex-
pression of its membership. A lead-

ership like we have in the Rail-
road Brotherhoods who want to re-

amin in oiilce at all cost and keep
lis divided and ignorant, lives In
deadly fear of free expression.

—A. E.

In the two days since the last, issue our sub campaign took another
big jump upward. Almost all of them were Club Plan subs. Tbe total

now since the drive opened is 252.

The New York Local heads the list of s«b getters,

of Its self-set goal of 400 new subs.

The list stands as follows

:

it now has 204

New York Local 204

Pittsburgh Branch 12

Youngstown Branch 12

D. Leeser S

M. steinbacli 4

O. Papcun 4

M. McLeod 4

L. Goodman 4
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ParisMasses Shake Corrupt French Regime
Latest Developments in the N.Y. Hotel Strike

Latest developments in the strike of the New
York hotel and restaurant workers, as we go to press.
Include the following:

On Monday, 4,000 strikers, their wives nnd chil-
dren, surrounded the Waldorf-Astoria hotel in an
Imposing mass picket demonstration. After a ahort
time, police suddenly attacked the pickets with brutal
violence, knocking down organizer Costas whose seiz-
ure was prevented by the workers. Many workers
were cruelly beaten, and one woman was arrested.
Tony Tareentino was badly beaten over tbe head.

On the seme night, a mass demonstration arotind
the Casino de Paree came into conflict with hired
gangsters and city police. In the ensuing flght, doors
and windows of the establishment were badly damag-
ed by the enraged workers.

On Tuesday, union representatives met with Mrs
Herrick of the local Labor Board of the NRA, who

insolently rebuffed the men and revealed that her

institution had their sympathies definitely with the

note! bosses.

A scandal was caused in the dining room of the

aristocratic Waldorf-Astoria when a number of pa-

trons rose to appeal for solidarity with the strikers.

Hired thugs of the management beat them up and

threw them out of the hotel.

Thursday's press reports that officials of two A.

V. L. locals, 1 and 2, have instructed their members

not to take scab jobs in houses struck by the Am-
algamated. In striking contrast to the scab tactics

of officials of Local 16, this action reflects the de-

mands of rank and file A. F. L. members for solidar-

ity with their Amalgamated brothers.

A number of organizations have announced their

refusal to hold planned dinners in hotels on tbe un-

ion's strike list.

Lewis Triumphs at

Mine Convention
Seventeen hundred delegates at-

tended the thirty-third convention
of the United Mine Workers held
recently at Indianapolis. The maj-
ority gave the John L. Lewis ad-
ministration a vote of confidence,
cheered his pompous convention
verbiage and bestowed a goodly
portion of the acclaim upon his re-

tinue of mediocre horn-blowing
lackeys who constitute the pillars

of his liigh-hfinded regime.

A whole coterie of officials had
come direct from the anthracite
coal fields where they had been in-

strumental in breaking the back-
bone of the strike conducted by the
"insurgent" union. That suited the
hand-picked delegates who consti-

tuted (he majority in the conven-
tion. Strike-breaking has become
their trade. Lewis ruled supreme
at the convention. Opposition was
squelched. Progressive proposals
were defeated hands down, shelved
in committees, or so garbled fn

formulation that after (heir adop-
tion they will remain dead letters.

An "Industrial Statesman"
Since the recent revival of the

U. M. W-, John L. Lewis has been
hailed far and wide by the press—
which is always on the side of the
enemies of the miners—as the out-

standing example of labor-indus-

trial statesmanship. But this praise
did not refer to the union revival,

but to such instances as the strike-

breaking in the anthracite and else-

where. The revival was due to the
Indomitable spirit of the rank and
file miners and their flght for union
organization. Lewis enters to col-

lect the check-off.

His career of "industrial states-

manship" began many years ago
as a petty official systematically

looting the treasury of the Pan-
ama, Illinois' local union. Through
that he learned the first lessons In

the shady art of buying henchmen.
In the highest office of the union
he made it into a system. He re-

inforced this with the methods of

deliberate vote stealing, frame-ups,
and slugging of opponents. Martin
Ryan who led the powerful strikes

for union organization in the Penn-
sylvania coke region eat in jail dur-
ing the convention, framed up on
a charge of assault and battery.

Removing regular elected officials

in the various union districts or

sub-districts who in any way be
came recalcitrant to the Lewis re-

gime, and the institution of what
is called provisional government,
became a celebrated method. To-
day most of the union districts are
under such provisional government.
The appointive power enabled Lewis
to make general organizers out of

all his decrepit henchmen who
were defeated in regular union elec-

tions. Today there is a host of

such appointed organizers through-

out the coal fields who were at

hand to "manage" the convention
elections. There was rich oppor-

tunity to secure the hand-picked
majority of the delegation which
claimed to represent a total mem-
bership of 360,000.

The Conciliation Hoax
The convention had as its out-

standing feature a note of concilia-

tion peace and harmony to be ex-

tended to the operators. But when
delegate Sloan from, Westville, Ill-

inois dared to make a flght for free-

dom of political opinions within
the union, for the right of union
members to choose their own poli-

tical affiliation, including Commun-
ist affiliation, he was threatened

with ejection from the convention
hall. To affix the seal of "honest"

and peaceful intentions upon the
proceedings, the secretary of the
National .Coal Association, the op-

(Continued on page 4)
"

EDITORIAL
At the end or the second week

of the general strike oi New
York's hotel and restaurant indus-

try, the strikers stand firm in un-

broken, ranks. The strike re-

mains as effective as be-

fore, and the service in the hotels

is stil) crippled, purticnlarly in

the kitchens.

The bosses have been, dealt a
powerful blow, A magnificent un-

ion of the workers is in the mak-
ing, and the militancy of the

strikers, especially of the rack
and tile workers, is a sound assur-

ance of its future. The well

organized mass parades around
the struck hotels, bespeak a readi-

ness on the part of the workers

to fight vigorously against the

bosses, the strike-breakers and
all their portectors.

* * T *

The strike has become a test of

endurance, with the backbone of

tilt' workers as stiff as ever. Here
again, as we have emphasized be-

fore, the question of maintaining

the morale of the strikers is of

paramount importance. The dis-

organizing activities of the Stal-

inists in control of the "18th St.

Union" are unmistakably one of

the danger spots in the struggle.

Placing their own private inter-

ests above the interests of the

workers, constantly implanting

demoralization and division into

the ranks, these wrecking crews
take upon themselves an ever

weightier responsibility.

The most effective prosecution

of the strike requires that

we point out here some extremely
serious weaknesses in the con-
duct of the movement. If tb.e

looseness in the organization of

the srtike could be excused in Its

first stage there is no justifying

it at present. Quite the con-

trary, the failure to tighten up all

around, to improve the function-

ing of the directing committees, to

organize on a far better scale

than hitherto the all-important

mass meetings at which the strik-

ers are fused into a solid and
informed fighting group—ean eas-

ily prove to be of the deepest
seriousness. The responsibility

both for the present state of af-

fairs and for its remedying, rests,

naturally, upon the leadership of

the strike.

* • * '»

"A Tightening up In the func-

tioning of the union is1 essential

to the morale of the strikers," we
wrote last week. "The commit-
tees must be properly coordinated,,

the shop committees must become
living bodies drawing the workers
closer and closer to the union as

a whole. Organizational efficiency,

on the one side, and a morale-
building leadership on the other,

can make the Amalgamated a
force that will smash through all

the barriers standing on the road

lo victory."

To our regret, the condition for

which we urged a necessary cor-

rection, has not yet been given

the attention it commands. It

becomes increasingly clear that

unless it Is rectified, and with the

greatest speed, it can greatly en-

danger the prospects of the strike.

• * * *

Another question which assumes
ever greater significance as the

strike progresses was touched up-

on by us when we wrote in our
last issue: "This strike cannot

be won by 'respectability'. The at-

tempts to make the Amalgamated
'respectable' in the eyes of the

bosses and the government is an
admission on the part of those

who make them that they have

no belief that the workers can
win by fighting. The attempts

are reactionary and defeatist

Through and through. . .

."'

* * •

There is as yet no indication

that this pernicious tendency

against which we warned, has

been checked. Here again the

contrary is the case. Some of the

publicity issued by the union is

little less than scandalous. Such
is the press release that the union

counts among its numbers such a

large American citizenry that. . . .

It cannot possibly be considered

a "red union". N'or can we regard

it us anything but the greatest

mistake when Secretary B. J.

Field of the Amalgamated Hotel

and Restaurant Workers Union
fails to repudiate some of the

statements which the capitalist

press has attributed to him or to

Ihe union whose most prominent
official he iw. We have nothing

in common with such statements,

and we feel confident that in this

we share the sentiments of

every class conscious militant. A
fight such as the hotel workers
are engaged in, cannot be won
by such methods. We cannot

cease to underline the need of

the union and its leadership con-

cerning itself exclusively with the

public opinion—not of the bour-

geoisie, the hotel owners, and
their kept press—but of the rank

and file, and of the fighting labor

movement in general.

• •

Essentially the same outlook

should animate the attitude of

the union to the NKA and its La-

bor Board. Nobody is so stupid,

it goes without saying, as to think

that this powerful governmental

institution can be ignored in pre-

sent-day labor struggles. Far
from it. Precisely because of its

pretenses, precisely because many
workers still believe that this

capitalist instrument Is impartial,

it is necessary to make use of

every means at our disposal to

strip it to its real essentials. It

must be pressed to the wall, it

must be made to spealq out. It

must be left no loophole to crawl
out of with its shabby pretenses

unmarred.

But at the very same time it

would be fatal to create any il-

lusions whatsoever as to the na-

ture of the NRA. Every day
brings new evidence to prove just

what it is. The latest Johnson
statement throwing the doors

wide open to company unionism

;

the brutally Insolent attitude tak-

en by the local Labor Board head,

Mrs. Herrick, when Interviewed

by the union representatives, can

leave little doubt in the minds of

any worker as to which side

NRA really stands by.

NRA will not decide this strike

for the workers! The outcome
of every strike Is decided by the

relationship of forces in the

struggle. Victory or defeat-—that

Is .decided by the strength and
militancy or the weakness and'

passivity of the workers, and by

nothing else.

* • « *

The militancy which makes or

breaks a movement, is not deter-

mined by any miracles which are

promised. Nor does tbe union or

its leadership promise any. The
demands which, the workers ean

gain are determined by what tbe

situation makes it possible to at-

tain, it is not out at the question

that the situation may call, for

the time being, for a compromise
settlement, which it will not be

Reaction in

Power with

Dumergue

(Continued on page 4)

France, whose bourgeois states-

men and philosophers have latterly

enjoyed feelings of superiority to

the country which submits to Hit-

ler, trembles on the brink of epoch-

making changes. Rising to a high-

er pitch than on any occasion since

the glorious days of tbe Commune,
the resentment of the exploited

French masses has broken out into

openly an ti-governmental, anti-state

demonstrations. To halt the deter-

mined ranks of embittered workers
and middle class demonstrators from
invading the Chamber of Deputies,

ihe Daladier government ordered
its police ami militia to fire upon
unarmed men, women and children.

Immediately thereafter, having been
', in office eleven days, the Daladier

!
government resigned.

]
While Donmergue tries to

build a new union sacree, a holy

j alliance of reactionaries to sup-

press the indignant masses of

France, rioting continues in the

si reefs of every important French
city. France "tbe most bourgeois

country in the world' 1

, despite the

hopes of its bankers, was unable
to escape the world economic crisis

which has mob il feed class against

class in sitter conflict in every capi-

talist country. Similarly, it has
been unable to escape the trans-

formation of this economic erisis

into a deep governmental crisis.

Mases and tbe Crisis

The events of the last few days,

sensational though they are, should

not oUsonre the meaning of the gen-

eral political crisis affecting the

country. Through the depression,

the capitalists of France have
steadily cut down the real income
and standard of living of tbe mass-
es of the French population. The!
Ipatriotic French peasant has seen
prices for farm products tumble.

The middie class has been squeezed
by French monopoly capital, while
civil servants and workers ou gov-

ernment-owned or controlled indus-

tries have suffered severe cuts in

wages. The working class as a

whole lias shared the miseries

which the capitalists of the world
have forced upon all proletarians.

While cutting the wages of its

employees, the Freneh government
lias not hesitated to pack its bud-

get with huge appropriations for

war materials. Behind the budget-

ary struggles there has raged a
political difference within the capi-

talist class, reflecting different in-

terests and varying theories as to

how best to preserve capitalism.

Freneh heavy industry, led by the

Oomite des Forges (steel trust),

and certain banks (Credit Lyon-
uals) desires to organize the at-

tack against the Soviet Union. <Tar-

dieu is the political chief of these
brigands. In their train march all

the expropriated share-owners of

French factories in Russia (Putilov

steel and others) as well as the

organized emigre Russian Whites
now living in France. The com-
mercial banks, export houses and
petty bourgeois interests, consti-

tute tbe second current. These ele-

ments seek to exploit the dem-
ocratic sentiments of the French
masses for a w#r against Hitler.

Differing from each other as to

the location of the first enemy, these

two groups agree that French mili-

tary preparations should constant-

ly be increased. The endless dis-

cussions over budgetary questions

in which the Freneh parliament has
been tied up year after year, have
not served to bide from large sec-

tions of the masses one thing: In

the sacred name of patriotism, La
Patrie, they are being asked to go
without necessities of life—In order
that a war machine shall be built

to consume them.

The Stavisky Affair

The Stavisky affair introduced no
aev/ elements Into the situation. A
wholesale pawn-broker in Bordeaux
was exposed as a wholesale swin-

der. It was revealed, despite anxi-

ous efforts of tie Chautemps Cab-
inet to hush trie matter up, that

Significance of Taxi Drivers' Strike Analyzed
The signal for working class struggle sounded by

the general strike of New York hotel workers has
found a stirring response In the strike of the New
York taxi drivers.Already In the first week of its

[Continued on Page 4)

stormy career It has given the working class of New
York and the country an inspiring demonstration of
working class militancy. In its staccato language
of speed, action, and solidarity can be heard the auth-
entic voice of the proletariat. Consider it' Here
were men horribly exploited, unorganized, a prey of
politicians, racketeers and crooks, without traditions
of trade union struggle or even the most elementary
understanding of the class struggle. Notwithstand-
ing, within a week, in the fire of struggle, they
forged a union which embraces almost half the driv
ers in the industry.

The basis for the strike is to be found in the mis-etabie conditions of the taxi drivers: a weekly aver-

Cab Drivers in

Huge Meet
At Garden

J5,0tHi taxicab strikers jammed
the basement of the Madison Square
Garden at 11 :W) p. _\I., Saturday,
February 3, in a monster demon-
stration of solidarity and deter-
minatiou to light for the unioniza-
tion of the entire field. In spite of
the attempts of the speakers to
dampen the tsrikers' militancy by
demanding over and over again that
no violence be permitted or toler-
ated during the strike, the tone of
'he men was for a determined and
Hitter struggle to win their demands
tor complete and thorough union-
ization of the taxicab drivers, re-
cognition of tbe union, full protec-
tion of employees on the job, the
entire live-cent on all rides and the
tax money already collected to go to
the strikers, a minimum wage
scale and maximum work week.

Ross, the chairman, had difficulty
in obtaining order, so high was the
enthusiasm, and spirit of the strik-
ers.

Ex-Judge Panken, Socialist poli-
tician, spoke. "It is high time that
the taxicab workers organize them-
selves". (Wild applause). -You can-
not buy them by nickels now, what
they want is union conditions!"
(Wild applause, cheering and whis-
tling throwing hats Into the air
and commotion and enthusiasm for
several minutes). However, when
Pauken said—"the machinery for
the protection (of the workers) in
the hands of the workers is not
protest, not resentment, not viol
ence" the fighting mood of the
strikers was reflected in the oninl-
ous silence on the part of most of
the workers, and the clearly heard
"Oh yeah's!" and "We know how
to handle this" from various sec-
tions of the hall.

Leon Seifer, attorney for the
United -Taxi Drivers Union, spoke,
emphasizing the program and de-
mands :

1. Every man in the industry
gets a job, gets a cab and no-
body horns in. (Men out of work
in other Industries driving cabs
because of laek of regular employ-
ment to be kept. out).

2. Representation in the City
Hack Department.

3. Recognition of the union.
4. $12.00 minimum wage scale

and 40 per cent of the bookings over
the minimum. During the course
of Seifer's speech, his remark that
"the police force of New York is
a mighty fine outfit" was met by
catcalls and boos, much to the em-
bara.ssment of the representatives
of the P. I>. who were plentiful fn
the hall.

Morris L. Ernst, appointed by La
Guardia to 'mediate" the strike
sent word to the men to return to
work, pending arbitration.

'

This
report, brought in by one of the
taxi drivers In the organization was
met by loud and emphatic protest
on the part of the strikers present.
The strikers shouted, "We want a
union, we won't be kidded Into
breaking our ranks. "We want un-
ion conditions and' union wages.
We got the power, we'll make them
recognize us and give us what we
want. Not a single cab on the
streets of New York unless we win
our demands." Gandall, who spoke
briefly, emphasized the demand for
"peaceful methods" and was not

age wage of ten to twelve dollars; twelve hour shiftsand more
;

some men worked tbe "Coolie" shift .

twenty-four hours a day. sleeping at the wheel; fail-

he hT tTV n a minilmim reSliIting ia discbarge;he black list; and. finally, the five cent tax cutting
'nfo their tips. 6ips.

riJ]!
C srr'ke "x*1^ > <*rtnin stimulus from LaGuard,a when be offered not to appeal the decisionof the Supreme Court of New York declaring thefive-cent tax on all rides illegal, if tne cabJ^owners would turn over to the men all the tax money

collected „p to the time of t.he court's decision and

'
t' " f

e

r' T^* the (iecisi0n
-

The sanies
of ouu Y S * S 0ff" ™a mMe a s«°stitute <*«of only forty percent. The men felt that all of themoney beionged to them as the tax really came oug »*.r tips. I„ their view ^ Guardia was wUh

Militant Action

InCabWalkout
About 8,000 enthusiastic, cheer-

ing hackmen, gathered in the Audi-
torium oE P. S. -11 on 42nd St., be-
tween Second and Third Avenues,
on February 3. The meeting call-
ed by the United Taxi Drhers Un-
ion, a merger of the Fusion Taxi
Committee, N. X. Taxi Drivers Un-
ion, ami Hie Taxi Drivers Nou-Par-
usau Assn. They cheered and ap-
plauded all of tneir speakers. When
tneir attorney Leon Seifer, sug-
gested that tiie haekmeu wanted
only 40 percent of the tax mouej
now held by the cab companies,
cries or "Wo! No! came from the
oack of the hall. The taxi-men
snew what they want, and what
fhey are out lor.

Especially great was the cheering,
whistling and applause for then-
own hacltman-spoaker, when he told
of the miserable condilons undei
which the Itackmen have slaved for
years and said that tbe strikers
would never go back uutU tbe un-
ion was recognized 100 percent,
until there would be a shop stew-
ard in every garage in the city, anu
until the union received representa-
tion at the City Hack Bureau.
When tbe speaker said that, of

course, they had given Mayor La
Guardia their promise against the
use of all violence, but they must
realize the mayor was a reasonable
human being, and couldn't expect
tbe union to be responsible for tht
actions of 70,000 men and 20,0Ou

Scab CarsRun
Off Streets

Of N.Y.

(Continued on Page 3)

Nab Khaki Shirt In

Cab DriverMurder
Art J. Smith, "commander-in-

chief" of the Khaki Shirts (U. S.
Fascists) and gangster, was ar-
rested Thursday in Sbamokin, Pa.,
as a result of tbe reported confes-
sion of his ex-aide, Frank Jloffer,
concerning the murder of Anth-
ony Fierro. Fierro, a taxi-driver
and anti-Fascist, was killed dur-
ing a "shirt" rally in Astoria, N.
Y., last summer.

Athos Terzani, another anti-
Fascist, was framed by the police
and prosecuted for the murder.
Terzani was defended by a united
front committee, In whose work
the Communist League cooperated
He was recently acquitted when
the State's witness confessed that
the charge was frame-up and ac-
cused Moffer. MofEer was ar-
rested yesterday in a South Phila-
delphia rooming house, and is said
to have identified as his own the
gun found near Flerro's body.
Informed that the Terzani De-

fense Committee was considering
terminating Its activities, the
Communist League recently wrote
the Committee endorsing its work
on behalf of Terzani and pro-
posing tha; it continue to func-
tion fn anti-Fascist work. Ti.e
Communist League also applied
for formal alliiiation to the Com-
mittee. Should the proposal be
accepted, it is hoped that a ne,;
stimulus c:m be given to mllit$>it
antl-Fascist work in New York.

greeted with enthusiasm. His ap-
peal for solidarity with the "City
Executive" was met by silence.
The meeting adjourned with en-

thusiastic cheering for solidarity,
and the determination by the work-
ers not to allow a single taxicab
on the streets of New York. —S. A.

Does the »!<,,

The auditorium of P. S. 27 was
jammed, men sitting on the steps
and stage and filling the back aisles
and the entrances: a conservative
estimate would place the number at
^,500.

The meeting was electric with
enthusiasm. Every call for action
irom the speakers evoked an in-
stant response. The business con-
sisted of:

1. A report of the conference
with the "mediator" at City Hall
..he previous day at 12 noon. The
conference was unsatisfactory.

2. An announcement of the final
strike demands as drawn up by the
Committee of 13, the leading com-
mittee of the strike which includes
.Hi four involved.

3. A discussion on plans for
amalgamation of the unions.

Seifer stressed the necessity of
a union, and pointed out that if

.he cabbies get nothing else, they
must get a union. The response
to this was overwhelming.
At this point the chairman an-

nounced that the 5th Avenue bus
drivers had voted to strike at 8
A. M. the next morning. The strik-
e's cheered madly, the ovation last-
<"g a good live minutes. The bus
Jrivers and conductors have failed
o come out thus far, however.
On top of this the chairman re-

ported that the Parmelee owners
nad wired some backs to start
work the next day at 11 A. M.
Chairman: "What's your ans-

wer?"

Strikers: N-N-X-N-NO ! ! [

Jacques Buitenkant, an I. l. D.
lawyer spoke in favor Qf the uni(y
of ali cabbies. He stressed the need
for approaching the independents
is fellow workers who have to be
rt-on over and make an integral
oart of tbe general strike. The at-
titude of the taxi drivers was
-lear; they are absolutely opposed
o any cab operating; and they are
.wen more opposed to the Independ-
ents who are interfering with their
lent with the big fleet owners.
Their attitude to the independents
is definitely hostile.

The last two speakers were two
Negro organizers—cabbies who laid
x good base for the feeling that the
white and colored cabbies should
stick together "like glue". The re-
jponse to this, and to the announce-
ment that not a colored chauffeur
•vouid drive through Harlem or
Brooklyn, was instant and terrific.
The meeting ended on a high

r.ote of militancy. One of the cab-
bies noticed the pencil and paper
of the reporter and said : "You can
put me down as saying that I'm
going to strike until I drop dead.

And put the name down, too, Jack
3haley."

The strikers surged out into tbe
street and broke into groups to

picket in Brooklyn, the lower East
Side, and elsewhere. They march-
ed west along 42nd Street, shouting

and cheering on the way. In spite

jf the three mounted police and
half dozen radio cars, the strikers

hooted and dashed toward the very

:are independent cabs on the
treets. One cab swung into the
Grand Central arcade. Another
!>ut on speed and creased a red

light. But one cab was caught and
dismantled. —S. G. B.

National Secretary

Communist League of America

Proletariat StHi ifx!**?*
1*** SBNDA*. February 11-8 p. m.

W^»*E?
e* *7ni«M Still a International Workers School
et8 *<a*e? 126 East 16th Street, New York.
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LETTERS from the MILITANTS
C.W.A. Workers Must

Unite as One
Marine Park, Brooklyn, N. Y.—

Down in this remote and God-for-

saken part of Brooklyn, where
4,000 C. W. A. workers are herded

to perform absolutely useless labor,

the wage-cut axe has fallen almost
without, warning. From ?1E> taey

have been cut to $13.44, in spite of

the tact that every worker sup-

ports a family on his "salary", and
has to speuu a good chunk of it just

lor cartare (double; and warm
Clothing. As one worker put it

:

"Tney're simply taking the milk

away from my kids."

Along with the announcement
that 1500 men are going to he laid

on' witnin a week, toe U. VV. A. offi-

cials are looking for any sort of

eicuse to give us ihe gate. Tracy,

the iield loremau, wanied a gang oi

men laid off whom he accused of

teamng a delegation to park head-

quarters to turn out why our pay
was neid up. But only one man
was hred, and later reinstated. May-
be tue tact that lOuO men had
marched uowu from the other side

of the park to park headquarters

butt oometmng to do with it

One old wurner collapsed from
the cold and all of us were almost

frozen sun when we were obiigeu

to niarcii all the way across the

neius in me tace oi a bitter-eota,

5Uu-i.ero wm.er blast in Older to

get "cnecked in".

instead oi directing the single

cuemer to tome acioss and cnecit

us as we got on' the bus, the gangs
had to wain, across and duck agam.

5>nu, tue loremen and bosses are

fearful as the devil of "agitators

and organicanon. Before tue mun-
icipal elections, every drunken Tuni-

niduy man nauued out as many cir-

culars as he warned to. Now, when
a leiiow naiida out C. W. A. leaflets,

aw imjjpeueu in one case, the fore-

men try to gran him in order to

uLeiiuc him ami get huu locked up.

b uriuer, just heiore we got our

cut pay-checks, the foremen, witii-

oui lenrng us about tue cut, warn
ed us to go right home alter we
got it, and "not to hang around

and talk to anybody"
The C W. a. men, to protect them-

selves, must join up with a ngflting

orgauifcauon. There are already

two organizations in the Held. This

is entirely unnecessary ; it will only

comuse the workers and handicap

any sort of campaign. C. W. A
workers must light to make both

groups unite, and they should de-

mand: UNti OUUANIZiA'JPlON, ONL
FlljllT, ONM BiNEAli!

lug fund of the excesses to be used

iu case of shortage, was llatly turn-

ed down.

Aiauagers are required to call the

mam ouwe irefiueuiiy by telephone

ior additional merchandise, special

instructions, etc., us the stores are

not equipped with telephones the

managers have to stand the cost of

,iiis duty themselves.

inspectors li'om the State Labor

I^epartmcnt come in from time to

tjue, curemliy nole all the infrac-

tions of the labor laws and depart,

ihe bosses boast that the cost ot

»eepiug these investigators "quiet"

isn t mucn. Meanwhile, washroom

conditions remain disgraceful, girls

continue to work more hours tnan

allowed by the law," tor wages

u.uch less "than required by NttA."

A general undercurrent of resent-

ment is apparent in the majority oi

sU'ts, but tins is less obvious than

jieir petty bourgeois attitude to-

ward their wonting condiiions and

employers. When the bosses on their

front of the departments, and pa-

tients wait to see the doctor, very

often for as Jong as four hours. The
place is too small to accomodate

all the people that come. If you
come early enough to get a seat on

the uncomfortable benches, you are

lucky. When, finally, you do get in

to see a doctor, the examination is,

of necessity, a superficial and hasty

one.

The basement has two filthy wash-

rooms. J have been here many
limes. Always, 1 have found the

plumbing out of order, no water in

the sinks, and indescribable filth.

It is drafty and cold. The odors,

and extreme discomfort of stand-

ing for hours on end in drafts,

makes one sicker after leaving,

than before entering.

The pharmacy connected with

the Out Patient Department is just

as ill-kept and dirty. The rows

ami rows of shelves have an inch

of dust on them. Bottles are kept

open anil are not sterilised before

thev are tilled witli medicine and
uitiiy rounds talk about the enorm-

, ...„„ given to the patients,
ous protits they make and then, B

f"
.*

,
... „.„ These terrible conditi

.villi woeiul expressions on their

..aces, say "we wish we could do

more tor our employees", very few

ji tne girls seem to be aware of

..ae Hypocritical nature of this sym-

pathy.

-Not until the girls understand

that they can expect nothing help-

ful ii-om their bosses will they be

dole to direct their resentment Into

u ii organized attempt to Improve

Lueir conditions. T.

A Shoppe Under a

N.H.A. Code

conditions are not

exclusive with the Bronx Hospital.

They exist in many hospitals

throughout the city. Municipal hos-

pitals and dispensaries are especi-

ally notorious offenders—just one

more consequence of capitalist pro-

llteering—always at the expense of

the workers—even to the point of

endangering their lives. —J. T.

The Henrietta Shoppes, Inc.,

manufacturers and retailers of silk

hose and lingerie, have approxim-

ately twenty stores in New York

Olty. Three of lour girls are em-

ployed In each retail store; during

busy seasons, five or six. The fact

that the firm is "operating under an

NttA code," and will tolerate no

attempts to change its rules and re-

gulations is expiamed carefully to

every girl hired. Bales; girls are

supposed to receive a $15 minimum

for 48 hours, 35 cents an hour It

they work part time, and time and

two-thirds for overtime.

These employees find out in a

very snort time that one of the

firm s most important rules is

:

never pay-woruers what they really

earn, overtime is paid at the re-

gular rate oi 35 cents per hour in-

stead of tne 58 cents called for in

tne NKA code that the Henrietta

Snoppes were among the first to

sign.

Extra Work Without pay

Bid I say overtime is paid at 3D

cents per hour? 1 snouid have said

the small part of overtime that Is

paid to the girls is paid at that rate,

ii or a long time before Christmas,

and regularly on Saturdays and

uusy eieuings during the year, girls

are allowed only 15 or 20 minutes

tor miicfl and supper, but they are

ttJcied tor- two hours. They are

required to work later and report

earner than "NBA hours'* call for,

to clean the store and rearrange

stock, but are not paid for these

extra hours at all. Bosses

explain that "this is not really

work" ; it's "just fixing up the store

a little". Aching bones at the end

of an 11 or 12 hour day refute the

bosses' conception of what "real

work" is.

The most highly paid and respon-

sible positions this concern has to

offer in their retail stores are held

by girls who have been with them

for many years. These are the

managers who In return for their

"loyalty" to the firm, that is, work-

ing too many hours for too little

pay without complaining; reporting

"radical" workers; reporting com-

plaints of dissatisfied workers; in

other words, underpaid spies—these

girls receive $18 per week. They

are abused by the bosses exactly

i.s the sales clerks are, and the

pressure brought upon them is in

turn placed upon the sales clerks

who work under them.

"Fixing" Labor Inspectors

When the cash register is short,

the deficit Is. deducted from the

girls' salaries. But when there is

an excess, the money goes to "head-

quarters". A proposal made by

tom» ot tha girls to watt* a stand-

A Pig-Sty of a

Hospital

The original Bronx Hospital on

<ne corner of 169th Street and

ti'ulton Avenue, was abandoned as

.unit for use not so long ago. Its

iew quarters across the street are

spacious, modern,—and expensive

to get into. The very latest selen-

itic apparatus is installed and the

private rooms are lovely to behold.

a'othing was forgotteu—except

—

Lae Out Patient Department.

In an old dilapidated, dirty,

wooden house next to the old hos-

pital, workers who do not make
..-nough for food and rent, and un-

employed men and women, crowd in

ironi morning to late afternoon.

1'his is the only quarter of the old

hospital that was "forgotten"

—

ignored—because it is not a source

of profit.

The house has two floors and

a basement. The first floor is used

mainly for registration, and has

several small rooms labeled, "Eye

i>epL", "Dental Dept.", etc. The
'clinic proper", where the great

majority of the patients are sent, is

ii the basement. Here are eight or

nine little cubby-holes—none of

ihem is larger than ten feet square

—also importantly named, Departs

ment of This, That or the Other.

The lloor and walls are stone. Rows
of wooden benches are placed In

An Expulsion at

High bpeed
became
radical

ttoutoii.—Last January i

actively interested in the

movement. 1 attended all sorts oi

meetings, lectures and forums of the

O. P., 1*. I'., S>. L. 1'., L O. CPU, SP,

and liberal organizations of all de-

scriptions.

1 did all the reading 1 could find

time ior and soon found inyselt

wavering between the C. 1'. and the

L.eft Opposition. 1 leaned in the

direction of the C. 1'. and' hoped

and wished that it was the right or-

ganization because it wan the ofti-

cuii party, it was a member oi the

Comintern and it has the backing

of the S. V.

No Answer to Questions

At, the beginning of June when
the ilerman events were still fresh.

i asked the Boston District Organ-

izer questions on the united front,

socialism in one country and several

inera. He didn't answer taein very

satisfactorily and as he was busy

there wasn t much discussion. But

1 did ask him for some anti-Trot-

sky ist literature and some of

Stalin's' works, which he promised

to give me.

The following week 1 attended a

meeting of the Dorchester unit. 1

again asked for anti-Trotsky ist lit-

erature or the names of some books

or pamphlets on the subject. I was
still very much unclear on the ques-

tion of Trotskyism. But with a

friend of mine, the comrade from

the section and three others from

Chelsea, we formed a unit.

Member of Section Committee

I was made a member of the unit

buro and the section committee. 1

was one of the most active mem-
bers of the unit, which as a whole

was a very inactive unit as all the

units were.

In the meantime, I kept pestering

our unit organizer and the district

literature agent for anti-Trot sky 1st

literature but they couldn't even

refer me to any name* of pamphlets

or books.

On Monday, Nov. 13, there was

a section membership meeting In

.toxbuiy. At this meeting the I). (.

in his talk said that Trotsky was

against the theory of building so-

cialism in one country and that

Stalin was in favor of It.

1 read a quotation from Stalin's

"Foundations of Leninism" (the

first edition) in which he unmistak-

ably declares that socialism cannot

be built in a single country taken

l>y itself.

Becomes A "Counter-Revolutionist".

I asked for an explanation of this

quotation. Weiss the D. O. got up

and attacked Trotsky, not bis theory

or his ideas but his personality and

then he sailed into me. He said

that I was a counter-revolutionist

and everything else under the sun.

After Weiss made his speech, 1

was given an opportunity to defend

myself, when all I had doue was

io question a statement of his. I

asked him to answer my question

first and then take up the question

of my activities. 1 asked why there

had been nothing wrong with me
until I had asked this queston.

Weiss then called for a vote to

expel me for counter-revolutionary

activities, saying that I had been

sent into the league to undermine

it. I was expelled by a show of

hands. —DAVID UDELL.

waiting, I overheard the supervisor

telephoning for police. He was tell-

ing the cop at the other end of the

wire that he wanted police to keep
orden as discharged CWA workers
had already arived and many more
were expected. The workers were
expected to protest their dismissal.

Later that afternoon I was hand-

ed a sealed envelope to deliver to

the Parle Department in Manhat-
tan. When I got to Manlialt.au I

found out that I was "discharged".

In other words, 1 was fired before

I was hired. I went to the Central

Bureau which had sent me the spe-

cial delivery letter to get an explati

ation. "Xo funds; project held up"
was the reply they gave me, and
are giving thousands of others.

Tin' capitalist press now* reports

that CWA workers are being lired

for loafing. First, capitalism makes
a "loafer" out of you by throwing
you out of work ; then it refuses

you unemployment insurance. Fin

ally it gives yon a lousy, fake job

:

and then if. fires you for "loafing".

The Unpleasant TaskofO.Piatnitsky

and How Lenin Is Usedto Help Him

J. H.

Pioneer
Publishers

Before we say another word about the sub drive we want to apolo-

gize to the Minneapolis Branch. In last week's listing we omitted the

oixty Club Plan subs sent in by the Branch. That, of course, also af-

tected the total. The sixty subs are Included in the listing below.

Besides the sixty Minneapolis subs we omitted we received, since

the last issue went to press, 257 new Clufe Plan subs. The odd figure Is

accounted for by the fact that one Militant Builder brought in five of

ihe Club Plan subs. The total now stands at 6fi9.

The New York Local took another long step toward realizing its

goal of four hundred new subs by adding 112 to its total which now
stands, at 310. The Kansas City Branch shot in 48; the Minneapolis

Branch added 28 to its total ; Pittsburgh added 20. The record follows

:

The Jew-Baiters in

Chicaso

To the Editor:

Your articles in the Militant by

(ieo. Clarke on the Fascist Silver

Shirts are very good but incomplete.

The Chicago Fascist link with

the Silver Shirts is the profession-

al patriot Harry Jung, who runs

the patriotic racket called the Am-
erican Vigilant Intelligence Federa-

tion with free rent offices in the

Tribune Tower Building of Chic-

ago. Jung is the Chicago anti-Jew

leader and he holds secret Fascist

meetings on anti-Jewisni at the

Chicago Union League Club. One

of his backers is the young moron

Clement Studebaker, whose father

was a utility magnate. Also the

Ku KIux Klan has or did have its

office in Jung's office. You have

to have the liassword to get to

Jung's office. He is organizing

Fascist units, members of which

,are sworn to secrecy, undying hatred

of all Jews, and each member Is

assigned a code number.

Investigate this racket and ex-

pose it, as it H one of the worst

in the country.

Fraternally,

R. L,

Chicago, III.

New York Local 316

Minneapolis Branch 88

Kansas City Branch IS

Pittsburgh Branch 32

Youngstown Branch 12

D. O'Dwyer 12

D. L 8

J. Ruby 8

C Papcuu 8

M. Hurwltz 5

M. Stelnbach 4

M. McLeod 4

L. Goodman 4

St. Louis Branch 4

L. Murphy 4

M, Koehler 4

C. Genfan 4

R. Carlson 4

THE SOVIET UNION AND THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

By LEON TROTSKY

During the last few weeks the

Pioneer Publishers tried hard to

publish fomi'ade Trotsky's new

pamphlet on the class nature of

the Soviet Cnion. In spite of

great financial difficulties, we tin-

ally succeeded iu bringing it out.

We are, however, in great debt.

Branches and individual comrades

should rush their orders without

delay, ('ash with order will be ot

groat help.

* 4 * W

1MPOHTANT OFFER

The Pioneer Publishers, besides

publishing Marxian books, Is en-

deavoring to supply the militants

with Marxian literature and im-

portant hooks of an informative

character at very low prices.

This time we have succeeded in

getting two \ery important books

which every worker should have.

We offer two big volumes ROSA
I,CXMMBrR(J"S LETTKKS, a

beautifully bound book with Rosa's

portrait, and THE LETTERS OF
SACCO AND VANZF/Fri, cloth

bound, BOTH volumes for ONLY
$1 .")(). For certificate holders, $1.25.

Add l.V for postage.

We are glad io inform our num-

erous inquirers, that we. have on

hand Lenin's book IMPERIALISM
and STATE AND REVOLUTION
iu one cloth volume for 7fie.

Itranches and certificate holders

—

00c.

Buy a PIONKBR PUBLISHERS-
CERTIFICATE. It's only 35 and

entitle you to 40% discount on our

publications and to a 2f>% reduction

on any book published by other

publishers.

1 was just roadng O. Piatnltsky'*

pamphlet, Tiie Present Situation in

Germany, published by the Commun-
ist International. This piece of

apologetics is pretty sickening, es-

pecially the impudent way in which

Piatnitsky talks down to the suffer-

ing workers of Germany. But I

want to point out one thing in par-

ticular:

This pamphlet has the unpleasant

task of explaining away the collapse

Of the C. P. of Germany in the face

of Hitler's attack. It has to answer

the questions : Why was no better

defensive struggle put up by the

German proletariat? Why did not

the C. 1'. lead in organizing such

a struggle? Why did not the C. P.

force the S. P. 1). into a united

front'; Instead of answering them,

however, it concentrates on another

question : why did not the C. P.

make a revolution in Germany last

year?

Now it is indisputable that, in

the last analysis, German capital-

ism's willingness to use Fascism to

preserve itself could be answered
only by a proletarian seizure of

power. This, however, need not

necessarily have occurred in any

given month of last year. It is con-

ceivable that, had the C. I*, and
the working class put up a better

tight, the balance of forces which

prevailed under Schleicher might

have been shifted In favor of the

working class. In other words,

Fascism would not have been imme-
diately crushed, but would have

been held off from power for a per-

iod by means of mass struggle fall-

ing short of the seizure of power

by the proletariat. The seizure of

power might have occurred at a

somewhat later date when, as a re-

sult of that mass struggle and part-

ial victory, the ranks of the class

had been further consolidated and
the enemy further weakened.

Ignores Real Issue

All this Piatnitsky ignores. Point-

ing to the historically indisputabla

axiom that only the dictatorship of

the proletariat can stave off Fasc-

ism whenever the latter threatens,

he argues that a revolutionary sit-

uation did not exist in Germany,
that therefore power could not be

seized, and that therefore Hitler

could not be stopped. Hence the

C. P. was right to do nothing. An.l

In case you don't believe It. he

warns, the ECCI has said It and
you'd better believe!

AH this is fishy enough, but the

worst is yet to come. How does

Piatnitsky prove that there was no

revolutionary situation in Gcrmaijy?

Partly by referring to facts about
the concrete situation, facts pulled

out of their context, twisted, fab-

ricated, misinterpreted. But large-

ly by nucting from Lenin. And it

Is to one of these quotations that

I wish to relVr. Piatuitsky opens

Lenin's pamphlet, "Left" Communism
- and ijuiti's Lenin's definition of a

revolutionary .situalimi in the fol-

lowing way :

"For revolution it is essential,

first, that a majority of the work-
ers (or :H least a majority of the

conscious, thinking, politically

active workers! should fully un-

derstand tiie necessity for revolu-

tion, and be ready to sacrifice

their lives for it; secondly, that

the rutin:..' class tie in a state of

govt- i'iimi'in crisis, which attracts

even, the most backward masses
into politics. . weakens the gov-

ernment and facilitates its rapid

overthrow by the revolutionaries."

How Piatnitsky "Edits" Lenin

This seems clear: a majority of

the workers must be for revolution-

ary struggle i_'\en tu the death; the

government crisis must do two
things: (a) draw even the most
backward into politics, and (b)

weaken ttie government and facili-

tate its overthrow. But why the

three dots toward the end of tha

quotation V Was Lenin so long-

winded that a big chunk of his de-

fhiiliiin had to be dropped? No.

Here is tiie last part of the passage

without omitting thirty-seven little

words Piatnitsky overlooked

:

"The ruling class (must) be in

a slate ot" government crisis, which
ill tracts even the most backward
masses into politics. It is a sign

of every real revolution, this rapid

tenfold, or even hundredfold, in-

crease in i ho number of representa-

tives of the toiling and oppressed

masses, heretofore apathetic, who
are able to carry on a political

tight which weakens the govern-

ment and facilitates its overthrow
by the revolutionists.'' ("Left"

Communism, Toiler edition, pag«
titi,.

So it is not the crisis which weak-
ens the government, but the strug-

gles of the once-apathetic masses
"who are able to carry on a poli-

tical fight.'' because of the existence

of a crisis. Now the point about

the three dots becomes clear. If a

revolutionary situation did not

exist, it was just because these

masses were noo carrying on such

a light. And whose fault was that

if not the vanguard's, the C. P.'s?

Piatnitsky s whole pamphlet being

written in order Io avoid this ques-

tion, naturally he does not hesitate

to amputate Lenin a little bit lest

ihe rottenness of his bureaucratic

argument become suddenly appar-

ent.

The alternative theory 13 that

Pia! nitsky couldn't find room in

this 64-pagc pamphlet with its close-

ly packed type for thirty-seven ad-

ditional words by Lenin out of the

middle of a sentence.

—HARRY STRANG.

Organize Jewish Club in Brownsville

Total 569

This astounding record was made in less than two weeks. Our con-

tention is that the Club Plan has not begun to exhaust its possibilities.

Literally everybody can pitch into the woifk of spreading and building

the Militant through the Club Plan. Take the first step now. Fill out

the blank below and become a Militant Builder.

Build the Militant! Help circulate a Marxian paper for workers!

Order for Club Plan half year sub cards for one dollar! Use the blank

below!

THE MILITANT
126 East 18th Street, New York City, N. T.

Enclosed please And $ ,

Imum) Club Plan half year sub cards.

.for (four Is the min-

Mame .

.

address

Ctty ..,., State

Hotel Scab Agencies

Fall Through

Sixth Avenue's blood sucking em-
ployment agencies were sadly dis-

appointed when the expected rush

of applicants for striking hotel and'

restaurant positions did not mater-
ialize. Personnel managers of ho-

tels who Interviewed job-seekers at

the different Sixth Avenue agencies,

despite their pleas and promises of

no fees for the jobs and sleeping

accomodations in the hotels could

get only a few men.

Fearful of the results that hiring

of scabs might have, many of the

agencies are now pretending that

they are not supplying them. The
Hotel bosses have set up their own
employment agency on West !57th

St,. w_ith little or no success.

Arrangements have been made
with steamship companies to rush
cooks and waiters to various hotels

as soon as a boat docks. In this

way Japanese workers have been
supplied to the Hotel Chatham.
Colleges and universities in New
York City and vicinity have been
sending students to the struck
shops to work after school hours.

Parole and probation officers are
seeding jobless ex-Convicts to work
as scabs. The paroled men fife

afraid to refuse this dirty work out
of fear of being send back to Jail

as "parole violators". —A. 8.

Our School in Brooklyn

The Brooklyn branch of the In-

ternational Workers School an-

nounces the opening of a lecture

course entitled "The Present and
Future of American Communism"
to be given at the Militant Hall,

154 Watklns St. The first lecture

will be given by Arne Swabeck,

secretary of the Communist League
of America, on Monday, February

12, 8:00 P. M. The subject of his

lecture is "What the Communist
movement looks like today". The
lectures will be given every Monday
evening. The second lecture will

be on "The Communist Party-work-

ing class vanguard or brake on the

revolution:! rv movement"

Fired by the C.W.A.
But Not Hiredl

After a two-and-a-half month
wait for a CWA Job, I suddenly
received a special delivery Satur-
day, February 3rd to report for as-

signment the following Monday. I

was told on Monday to report at

the Municipal Building In Brooklyn
the next day. There I was told to

report at Prospect Park for work
a day later. At Prospect Park I

bad to wait aavoral hour*. While

JUST OFF THE PRESS!

The Soviet Union

and tne

4th Intenational

by

LEON TROTSKY
IN ENGLISH 10c IN JEWISH

Tc in Bundles of 5 or More

Order from
PIONEER PUBLISHERS

84 East 10th Street, N. V. C.

Some time ago, a number of

Jewish workers took up the ques-
tion of organizing a Jewish club in

Brownsville. The need for a Jew-
ish club that would base itself on
the principles of the class struggle
and at the same time be free of

all mechanical party control, grew
up as a result of the widespread
expulsion and discrimination against
anyone who dared as much as show
a dfssenting voice against bureau-
cratism.

Steps were immediately taken to
organize such a broad Jewish club.

Now after a short period of exist-

ence, the club has a membership of

more than 20 and about that many
more sympathizers who will un-
doubtedly join very shortly. A con-
stitution provides that the club
base itself upon the general prin-

ciples of the class struggle-. It

will support all phases of the rev-

olutionary struggle of the working
class such as strikes, demonstra-
tions and the defense of political

prisoners regardless of the political

views they hold. Every member
will have perfect freedom of ex-
pression and adherence to whatever
tendency in the labor movement he
or she wishes. The club makes it

a strict rule to bar from member-
ship any person who is disclosed

upon investigation to be or to hava
been a scab, or strike-breaker. Th»
constitution further provides for

election to tho executive commit-
tee every six months, initiation to

bo 2Sc and 25c monthly dues, with
five cents for unemployed. Tho
name of the organization has been
chosen to be "October Club of

Brown-; ville*' and has its head-

diiarlers at 154 Watkins St., and
meets regularly every Wednesday.

The "October Club" has a variety

of cultural and educational activity

as well. Sometime ago a lecture

was held under its auspices with
Jacob Berlin reporting on the con-

dition of the labor and Jewish
movements in Europe after Hitler's

coming to power. An enthusiastic

audience was moved to long and
heated discussion following it. Now
for this coming Wed., January 12,

I be club is arranging a lecture on
Democracy in the Trade Unions and
the Situation iu Local 9, I. L. Q.

W. U." with Sylvia Bleeker, long

active trade unionist, lecturing. All

workers are invited to attend. Ad-
mission is free and questions and
discussion will follow.
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INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
(Winter Term)

The International Workers School is about to enter its third

year of Marxist education for the revolutionary workers of New
York City. It has issued its announcement of courses for the Win-

ter of 1934 which extends from February ISth to April 31st The
following classes are listed

:

1. FUNDAMENTALS OF COMMUNISM Martin Abern

(Based on the "Communist Manifesto")

Wednesdays—% p. m. to 10 p.m.—Beginning February 21st.

2. THE YOUTH MOVEMENT Joseph Carter

Sunday—2 P. M. to 4 p. m.—Banning February 18th.

3. SURVEY OF AMERICAN TRADE UNION STRATEGY
AND TACTICS Arne Swabeck

Wednesdays—8 p. m. to 10 p.m.—Beginning February 21st.

4. ELEMENTARY ENGLISH FOR FOREIGN SPEAKING
WORKERS S. Blake

Fridays—8 p. m. to 9:30 p.m.—Beginning February 2nd

5. THE HISTORY OF THE RUSSIAN BOLSHEVIK PARTY
J. Wright

Fridays—8 p. m. to 10 p. ra.—Beginning February 23rd.

REGISTRATION: The registration fee for each course is $1.50.

Arangements can be made for payments at convenient intervals.

Individual sessions are 20 cents each. Those workers wishing to

register for one or more courses can do so either oy mail or by

coming to the office ot the International Workers School. 129 E.

16th St., N. Y. C. The office is open for the registering of pros-

pective students all day long and every evening.

Registrants can secure complete outlines for the courses at ten

cents per copy.
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American-Soviet Agreement
(From the Bulletin of the Inter-

nationalist Communist League)

.

The resumption of illations be-

tween the United States and the

Soviet State marks, of course, a

very important stage in the present

development; of an international

situation, chiefly characterized by

the question of supremacy in the

Pacific Ocean. Since the center of

world relations shifted from inland

seas to the great ocean routes, not

only has an advantage accrued to

countries which dominate such

routes, hut. still more a struggle

among the various imperialist

powers for predominance over them

was inevitably developed. Here

again the forecasts of Marx and

Engels respecting supremacy on the

Pacific Ocean and the development

Of the United States, have been

confirmed to the letter.

The United States o£ "kidnappers,

bandits, rapist;; and pickpockets",

has given the world "an amazing

example of what miracles can be

realized by a State of confirmed

rascals." These "confirmed rascals",

the capitalists o£ America, in ac-

complishing their "miracles", that

is to say in piling up treasures, de-

veloping themselves technically in

such an extraordinary manner, ac-

cumulating enormous capital, have

reached a situation in which they

must spread their "miracles" out-

side their country and even well

outside their continent. They must

secure domination over the entire

world. Especially in the war and

post-war period, American capital-

ism has grown most rapidly, out-

stripping all its rivals and competi-

tors. Its own territory being too

narrow to hold its wealth and ac-

tivity, Amercan capitalism can no

longer content Itself with an '•iso-

lationist" policy. Its economic ex-

pansion demands the subjection of

other countries, demands that it as-

sume polftlcal hegemony.

The only European country which

had thus far escaped American con-

trol is the U. S. S. It. Now Amer-
ican capitalism, by means of the

recent agreement with the Soviets,

has welded one of the last links In

the chain which binds Europe to it

as a dependent. In effect the doors

of the U. S. S. It. have by this

agreement been opened wide to Am-
erican capitalist exploitation which

thereby obtains a serious prop at

a moment very important for it.

But the chief political meaning of

the recent American-Soviet agree-

ment relates to the question of

Pacific supremacy.

At th« same time as the United

States, there has grown up rapidly

in the Pacific a young power, Japan.

By a hold and tenacious attack,

the Land of the Rising Sun is try-

ing to come forward as a formid-

able antagonist to the United- Sta-

tes, anil to take from it the place

which the latter seeks in the far
East and especially in the vast

Chinese market. A new world con-

flagration would already have
broken out, if Japan had not been

able to profit in its attack from the

state of uncertainty still prevailing

in the camp of Its enemies and from
the internal and international weak-

ness of the U. S. S. It. As for tbe

United States, everything indicates

that they have had to take and still

take a cautious attlude toward the

offensive of their rival, fearing to

come to grips with Japan alone.

Russia has also had to make con-

cessions to Japan, thus heightening

American capitalism's fears of its

antagonist's aggrandisement.

The Significance of Russian

Recognition by the

United States

Both the United States and the

U. S. S. It. need allies to meet the

ahtrming situation created in the

Far East by the Japanese offensive.

In this sense the new American-

Soviet agreement is certainly one
of the most important factors in

international politics of this epoch.

What will be its future repercus-

sions';

Indisputably, a workers' State

has every right to utilize for the

benefit of the proletariat the dif-

ferences existing among the various

bourgeois groupings, even to the

point of concluding when necessary

"a defensive understanding with

the bourgeoisie of one color against

the bourgeoisie of another color."

But this tactic, rightly defended by
Lenin and all revolutionary Marx-
ists, is comprehensible only on con-

dition that it serves "to lighten the

work of the social revolution, to

speed Its coming, to weaken the

international bourgeoisie, to reen-

force the positions of the victorious

working class."

Now, the "tactics" of Stalin-

Litviuov are to the revolutionary,

Bolshevik- Leninist tactic what the

negative is to the positive. All the

revolutionary sagacity in the strat-

egy and tactics of I.enin has, In

the strategy and tactics of the Stal-

inist bureaucracy, become a swin-

dle of the workers. Instead of "re-

enforcing the positions of tbe vic-

torious working class" and "weak-

ening the international bourgeoisie",

the Stalinist bureaucracy, after hav-

ing killed the Chinese Revolution

and precipitated the German prole-

tariat into a catastrophe, is reduc-

ed to a labor of preserving the bal-

ance of power among the capitalist

powers. This has nothing in com-

mon with the strategy and tactics

of revolutionaries.

One of the most direct consequ-

ences of the new American-Soviet
agreement will be, in effect, to in-

crease the servile unti-proietarian

spirit of the Stalinist bureaucracy,

its subralssiveness to international

capitalism, its most, open abandon-

ment of the road of world revolu-

tion. Did we not have a proof of

this suhmissivenesK even before the

signatures were affixed, in the sil-

ence of the Comintern during the

Cuban revolution? Still more: some
Stalinists have preached non-viola-

lion of American property in Cuba
in order to avoid'' the interven-

tion of the American lleet. As
though the national liberation of

oppressed peoples could he carried

out without expelling the imperial-

ist oppressors

!

Once again the workers must be

shown that the U. S. S. It. and the

gains of the October Revolution

can be saved only by the force of

the international proletariat, the

joint action of the proletarians ot

all countries. The! ripening of the

proletarian revolution is not assist-

ed by carrying on, as does Stalinist

diplomacy, a labor ot preserving

the balance of power among the

international bourgeoisie.

dominated by petty shopkeepers,

professionals, rabbis and priests,

the F. S. U., is the main bulwark

for Soviet defense. Further com-

ments are unnecessary.

The workers have nothing in com-
mon with this murder case It la a

struggle between two counter-rev-

olutionary groups desperately trying

to maintain their position, having
as their objectives to restore their

rule in the Soviet Union.

—J. KAMIAT.

JUST ARRIVED!

THE BULLETIN" OF THE RUS-

SIAN OPPOSITION has just ar

rived from Paris. The feature

deals with tbe 17th Congress of

the C. P. S. U. There are impor-

tant articles by Leon Trotsky,

Alfa and others. There are also

important letters from the Soviet

Union. It is indispensable for

Russian-speaking comrades. Get

it now ! There are only a few

copies on hand.

32 pages 25c per copy

All orders should tie addressed to

Rao Spiegel, c-o The Militant, 136

East 16th Street, New York City.

The Movement In Mexico
Mexico City.—There is no lack ot

activity or Signs of activity of the

Bolshevik-Leninists in Mexico City.

In fact, judging by the number of

posters, signs, etc., on the street the

Internationalists are as active or

nearly as active as tbe Stalinist

party.

The first day in town I noticed ft

statement of our comrades on the

.Montevideo Congress, printed and
pasted all over the workers' sec-

tion.

Then in my walking through the

town I saw painted in a great num-
ber of places "Viva la Oposiclo fie

Izqulerda Communists" with sickle*

and hammers. I also noticed &
mimeographed statement of tbe op-
position on the 7th of November ail

over the working class sections of

the city.

There is another slgti of activity

of the Internationalist Commnnteta.
This Is the great attention and
amount of space given them in the

Stalinist organ, the Machete. Every
issue of this rag is tilled with rabid

frothings, lies, slander, provocation,

denunciation—this is their "ideol-

ogical" campaign.

Stalinist Provocation

The four numbers I have seen of

this paper each contained lengthy

attacks. In one attack, they gave
the name of one of the leaders of

Militancy Shown In Taxi Stride
(Continued from page I)

Who Was Bishop Tourian?
Recently an Armenian Arch-

bishop, Leon Tourian was assassin-

ated in an Armenian church here

in New York.

It is perhaps worthwhile to re-

veal certain facts pertaining to the

attitude of the Stalinists regarding

this case, especially the Friend! of

the Soviet Union.

The archbishop was stabbed to

death by a few members of the

Tashnag party, a reactionary or-

ganization composed of RtlSfeiMl

Armenian counter - revolutionists

having as its aim to restore the

bourgeois nationalist republic In

the area which is now Soviet Arm-
enia and to extend that< territory

at the expense of Turkey.

The archbishop was a member of

the liberal democratic party which

is composed of Turkish Armenians,

apparently having a passive atti-

tude to the Soviet Union and oppos-

ing the imperialist aspirations to-

ward Turkey on the part of the

Tasbnag. Hence the enmity be-

tween the two groups which led to

the tragic affiair.

The contradictory attitude of the

it the expense of Turkey,

acteristic. Tbe archbishop when
alive was a Fascist to them ; after

his killing he became a Friend of

the Soviet Union. They even call-

ed a mass protest meeting against

the murder affair.

Panvor, the Stalinist organ in the

Armenian language, of August IS,

1033 carried a lengthy declaration

of the Central Committee of the

Armenian Buro with the most vici-

ous denunciation against the arch-

bishop, trying to prove the similar-

ity of Tourian and his party with

the Tashnag. A cartoon; is pictur-

ed to that effect, Tourian protect-

ing the liberal democrats and Tash-

nag before the threatening hand of

labor. "Archbishop is concentrat-

ing anti-Soviet forces around the

Armenian National Church Council"

says the declaration. ''What do

you expect from an archbishop who
was sent here from Celust Gryben-

kin's (a former oil magnate In

Tsarist Russian now in Paris—J.

K.) own church in London to re-

concile the two parties Four
Tashnag were elected to the Na-
tenal Council when asked by the

opposition why, the reason was
given as a means of reconciliation."

In tbe same number of Pfuivor

a letter is printed by Hoc (an Arm-
enian version of the F. S. U.) dated

August 7th to tbe archbishop.

It quotes the Armenian Church
Council as saying: "It's unfortun-

ate that the holy archbishop was
involved In that affair of removing

the Armenian national flag on Arm-
enian Day, July 2nd, since he al-

ways in the past as well as in tbe

present stated that he respects the

national tricolor." Hoe requests

denial or confirmation of the above

statement. Answer never received.

How do these facts correspond

with the present characterization

of the archbishop by the Stalinists?

That we leave to the Stalinist con-

fusionists to explain.

It Bhould also be remembered that

last summer the F. S. U. Invited

archbishop Benjamin to deliver an

anti-Soviet speech from its platform.

(See N. Y. Times, July 1st and
Militant, July 8). And yet the

Daily Worker of January 12 in an

editorial entitled, "The n. S. U.

convention", says that: "The F. S.

U. is the- main bulwark iu the strug-

gle against anti-Soviet poison pro-

ganda" Not the C. P. but the

typical petty bourgeois organization

sympathizers, the hackmen broke

into wild laughter followed by great

applause. The hackmen understood '.

William Gnnrtall, the chairman

of the union, nssured the strikers

that no settlement had been made,

and no settlement would be signed

without the consent of all the un-

ion members. He informed them
further that a meeting of the dif-

ferent taii groups for that same
evening wus scheduled to discuss

plans for amalgamation of the four

unions in the field.

The hackmen became impatient

with the many speeches and poured

out into the street to attend the

central mass meeting at Madison
Square Garden. It was evident,

that the march was not prepared.

There wasn't a single poster iu

Mght, except for an impromptu
piece of cardboard on an end of

a stick, marked "Bronx", which
was wildly cheered, wherever it

bobbed up dliving the march to

the Garden.

But in the very iuiprovized char-

acter of the march, the workers

revealed their militancy and iron

courage. As many as were able

piled into the empty hacks—-"We
might just as well ride in style for

once in our lives."

As the line passed across 42nd
Street and Fifth Avenue, the men
stopped a passing independent

cruiser, told the passenger to get

out and advised the driver to go

right back to the garage. On 42nd

iug. .Now, yon were told to stay

off the street today. Get your
damned car into the garage and
keep it off the street."

A i-op rushed up holding his

blackjack in his hand, and ordered

the marchers to keep moving, but
ibe line held its ground. "Don't

use that, buddy, if you don't want
to start trouble". The cop retreat-

ed.

Then the cry went up "To Broad-

way, clean up Broadway!" Broad-

way, was cleaned up cleaner than

a ballroom floor, that Saturday

night ; while the cops kept chasing

up and down trying vainly to dis-

perse the dozens of hackmen groups

who kept surrounding all indepen-

dent cabs, ordering all passengers

out, and tearing off the doors of all

"tough"' independent drivers. "The
color of your badge ain't no differ-

ent, than mine, bud", they said to

them. Four riot squads were call-

ed out ; many of the workers were

hit with blackjacks on their backs

(the cops didn't dare smash them
over the head). But after it was
all over, very, very few cabs were

to be se n oi. Broadway, and many
a begowned ar.cl bejeweled lady, had
to walk tit it fubway.

After participating in that clean-

up, this reporter, for oue, realized,

why ths strike has spread like a

Revolutionary Events As
Seen by Our Own

Correspondent

the group, and wiere he worked—
ail tiie police had to do was pick

him up and send him to the lelas

de Tres Marias on this information.

When I showed this to a Stalinist

party sympathizer h^ stated, ''Oh,

the police don't bother the Trctsky-

ites". I said that I didn't believe

him. In a little while you will see

the truth of this statement.

The story itself was a delirious

lie. The truth is the contrary of

all the statements Machete made.

Our comrade did not help the boss

cut the workers' wages—he organ-

ized the workers against this cut in

wages. For this he was thrown

out on the street jobless.

It was through this statement

that I made contact with the group.

I went up to the shop where the

comrade was supposed to have done

his counter-revolutionary work and

asked where 1 could find this man.

The workers did not manifest any

signs of indignation when 1 said

I was his friend. On the contrary,

one worker volunteered to show me
where he lived and accompanied me
there. He did not curse comrade

L. or abuse him, but rather spoke

of him with affection and admira-

tion. This worker, by his Intelli-

gent class conscious conversation,

showed that not a faker, or govern-

ment agent had worked for some

time beside him but a class con-

scious revolutionist.

Young Internationalists

I made contact with our comrade,

who at present 18 working in a lit-

tle shop. After I showed him your

letter and had talked with him, he

gave me the following information

:

We have in Mexico City a group

ot 47, about 25 active. The major-

ity are young, none of them work
Cor the government, ail are work-

ers. How different from the Stalin-

ist Party : He invited me to a meet-

ing of the group the following night.

I accompanied this comrade on

the meeting night. We entered a

room, then went upstairs. Every-

one who entered was first seen from

above.

The first thing I noticed about

the comrades was that the majority

were young. I mean really young.

—17 to 22 was the majority. There

were a few older workers , obvious-

ly unskilled laborers, one of whom
brought the latest copy of the

ilfacliete with a slanderous coward-

ly attack upon us in it.

The first order of husiuess was

the reading of this article and its

refutation. Then a class took place

In historical materialism. (This

was an educational meeting).

Persecution of Comrades
When the meeting broke up, one

of the comrades in conversation with

streets of New York today.

For the first time in their lives,

the hackman of New York feel, in

Street ard .s;\th Avenue, traffic
1 lhe wor<Is of one of their speakers,

was tied up completely for about ;

ttlat " £ljeJ' are not lice
.
or scum oE

ten minutes and the cop on the. tne eartB
>
but workers, rendering

beat couldn't do much about it
service just like the worker in a

either. Every passing independent big factory or plant." They are

cab was hailed and stopped. All feeling their strength and unity,

passengers were ordered out. The ^ow what they want, and do not

strikers piled in and ordered the mean (° S° back >mtil lhey Sttt "
driver to beat it back to the gar- 1 A spokesman for the Independ-

ago. If be protested the "doors were ents is reported to have said : "Why

prairie fire, and why there isn't

a single big company cab on the| me accidentally let the remark drop

that he had done time on the Islas

de Tres Marias. I was amazed.

Here was a youngster of barely

17, a child, who had spent sis

months on the Devil's Island of

Mexico. He had, besides, been ar-

rested Innumerable times.

When I expressed my amazement

he showed me three other comrades

ranging in age from 15 to 22 who
had also been picked up with him
and had served time. Two were 22,

one was 16, and1 one IS.

I was rather bitter when I thoughtjerked off. Sometimes the windows should we unit, when every night is

got broken by accident, while the New Year's?" After what I saw of of this party sympathizer's Btate-

Strikers angrily yeiled out at them last night, I think the Independents ment: "The police never bother the
—"You guys were laughing, when will have some pretty good reasons Trotskyites." I looked at the child

we were walking the streets starv- to change their minds. —B. C. who had contracted dyseutry on the

islands, and who would never be the

same—this was the agent among
ihe working class sent by tbe gov-

ernment.

Marxist Education.

Poverty-stricken, harassed by the

government, our comrades in Mexico
work on. They are developing all

sides of their work. They are edu-

cating themselves in Marxism. They
are doing work among the masses.

They are internationalists and ao

are preparing a Boycott Hitler

Campaign. Tbey are also planning

to set up an apparatus for legal

work. They are organizing syndic-

ates (unions). They are going to

carry on the Boycott Campaign in

two ways—first, a statement by the

group and then in a united front

lorm. The statement will be print-

ed and distributed by the Leagu*
and pasted on walls all night, and
at great risk, lest the pro-govern-

ment Trotskyites are picked up by

the government they are so devoted-

ly serving and sent by that govern-

ment to the Island. But our com-
rades here are Internationalists in

theory, and in fact—and are will-

ing to suffer tor their international-

ism if necessary.

The comrades here have some-
thing that is unique In our interna-

tional organization—a group ot

children organized in a Red pioneer
Group. These children learn about
ihe class struggle both from books
and in participating in the battle.

They organize demonstrations °*

the children for free books and
papers.

Demagogy of Government
The government, a master in dem-

agogy (it is in reality a Social Dem-
ocratic government) has, with a
loud blast, inaugurated "Socialist

Education". They do not, with all

their "Socialist education", give the

workers' children adequate school

facilities or free books or paper,

thus making the loudly proclaimed

compulsory education illusory. Our
Ploneers are educating the struggle

of the workers' children. Some of

these grammar school children in

the group have more than once seen
the inside of the jail of the Mexican
Workers and Peasants government
(so the government describes Itself).

It must be understood that the
work has many shortcomings. Tnl>

is inevitable, granting tbe condi-

tions. The comrades find It difficult

to buy books and read, they are
so expensive. The Illegal paper, the
"Izquierda" (Left), has difficulty

in coming out due to the high coat

of stencils and papers.

Trotsky's Works Popular
The book stores here prominently

display Trotsky's books and they
seem to have a good sale among
the students and intellectuals. I

have seen all of Trotsky's work on
display—printed In Spain and Chile

in the main. Tbe tragedy is that

they are so expensive. Sixty een-
tavos , which is the cost of the

cheapest pamphlet amounts to near-

ly half a day's wages for aa un-
skilled worker. It amounts to half

a week's wages for a young work-
er, Marx's, Engel's, Trotsky's and
Lenin's works are loaned among the
comrades until the print on the

cheap paper becomes indiscernable

and the book is in tatters.

The Militant also plays a great
role In the edcuatlon of the com-
rades. By dint of great labor Im-
portant articles are translated and
are read to the comrades. Unfor-
tunately, since none of the com-
rades know English, this can only
be done at all-too-rare occasions.

—C. C.

"Unset Wort" a Weekly

A Real Achievement

The transformation of Unser Wort

into a weekly is a great achieve-

ment not only of the revolutionary

wing of the German emigration, not

only of the new party ot the Ger-

man proletariat that is now being

built, but of the Fourth Interna-

tional as well. The strength of

Unser Wort lies In the fact that it

serves at one and the same time na-

tional and international tasks.

Some wise men who understood

nothing of the character of our

epoch and learned nothing from the

victories and defeats of the prolet-

ariat, try to reason as follows : first

we will build a national party and
then on a solid and safe foundation

we shall erect the International.

This argument sounds very serious,

circumspect, solid but in reality it

demonstrates Philistine short-sight-

edness. The regenerating workers'

movement does not begin history

anew ; it has a colossal past, sim-

ilar in its main traits for all coun-

tries. The proletariat of the whole
world had' been united for decades

by the Second International and
the trade unions. After the world
war the proletarian advance-guard

united under the banner of the

Third International. Not only the

world crisis, Fascism and the dan-

ger of war, but the decline of the

Comintern as well have an inter-

national character. It Is clear that

under the Influence of the very same
common latnee advanced proletar-

ian elements In all countries must

seek a way out in the same direc

tion. Can they, in this case, refuse

the establishment of international

connections, elaboration of program-
matic and strategical questions, ex-

change of political experience and,

finally, mutual practical support,

already at the first steps of their
: work?

Some wise slow-movers go even
further and say: "We do not want
to split our ranks because of ques-

tions of the character of'the Soviet

state „the strategy of the Comin-
tern in the Chinese revolution, the

policy of the Anglo-Russian Com-
mute, etc., etc. We want "simply"

to help the workers of our country

to carry on the class struggle. Thus
reason, for instance, the Initiators

of a new Workers Party in the

United States (C. P. L. A.—Muste
et. al.). Of the same opinion are the

leaders of the Swedish Independent

Communist Party (Kilboom &
others), the British I. L. P. (Fen-

ner Brockway and others), etc. If

you will, the authors of tbe Ger-

man pamphlet "Begin Anew" oc-

cupy even a lower place In this

question. Can one imagine a doc-

tor who would say that he is not

concerned with the fundamental

theories of anatomy, physiology and
pathology, that he does not want

to argue about the newest theories

on cancer, or malaria, but prefers

"simply" to treat the patients of

his locality? Not one thinking

worker would trust the life of his

child, or his own life to such piti-

able dullards. No capitalist, on

the other hand, would entrust the

erection of a plant to an engineer

who did no' master thoroughly the

fundamental theories of technology.

Only in the sphere of politics, even
"revolutionary'' politics, ignorant

quackery continues as pretentiously

to argue against the scientific meth-
od. It is at times difficult to be-

lieve that the Manifesto of the Com-
munist Party was written 85 years

ago!

The disputed questions, now split-

ting the world working class move-
ment, have not an episodic, not a

tactical '-tit a principled, strategic

and, by this very fact, internation-

al character. No matter how great

the peculiarities of this or that

country may be, they determine in

our epoch merely the tactics and
lirl the strategy of the working
class. The importance of tactics,

is, of course, great ; in the final

analysis all strategy dissolves into

tactics. Ltnt we cannot make one
corroe*, tactical step without a
strategic compass In hand. We
cannot orientate ourselves in the

national situation, without estimat-

ing theoretically the world situa-

tion, without drawing conclusions

from the international experience

of the working class, without out-

1 nit.g an International perspective,

that is, without a program of a

new !nte. national.

When ('eep-thinking people say:

"do not hurry, now is not tbe time
for the Fourth International", they

could with equal success say: "Do
not hurry, now Is not the time for

the class struggle". Since It is not

a question of the formal "proclama-

tion" of the nes- International but

of the building of a new party, not

as an isolated national entity but

as a part of the International.

The small Unser Wort is now the

only organ in the whole field of the

German working class movement
that realizes correctly, earnestly, in

a Marxian fashion tbe interrelation

of tactics and strategy, of a na-

tional party and a new Internation-

al. Precisely in this lies the guar-

antee of its success. In the epoch

of dissolution, ferment, confusion,

political half-heartedness may some-

times register great successes which
are of the greatest surprise to it-

self and blind it : but these success-

es are not trusiworthy, they dis-

appear together with the political

conjuncture that gave birth to them.
The successes of Unser Wort are
of a different order ; they are Sue-

cesses of method, system, Marxian
clarity—thtiie successes are solid.

Friends of Unser Wort must spare

no efforts to insure tbe weekly ap-

pearance of the paper, enrich its

content, enlarge its size, increase

its circulation, facilitate its pene-

tration into Germany and make
ready for publication, alongside of

Unser Wort of a theoretical month-
ly for the elaboration of the prin-

cipal question? of our epoch, that

is. of the program of the Fourth
International.

Hearty greetings to the editors,

personnel, administration, readers

and friends of the weekly Unser
Wort

!

—L. TROTSKY.
January 24, 1934.

A NOTE TO BRANCHES
Arrangements have been made by

Pioneer Publishers whereby branch-

es of the Communist League can

obtain all literature published by
Charles Kerr and International Pu-

blishers at a 25 percent discount.

Discussion of Youth Problems

On Industrial Activity

In a recent discussion article I

read with Interest the remarks of

a comrade who bemoans the lack

of concrete suggestions by the Na-

tional Youth Committee on how to

begin- youth work and by what
method to proceed. He criticizes

it and then attempts tot enlighten

the comrades with what, when
read, turns out to be equally, If

not more vague. He raises the

cry "Into the working-class youth !"

as the orientation for the more

serious work of the League and

points out the necessity of organiz-

ing cadres Qt youth on an economic

basis into either the Spartacus

Youth Clubs proper or broad work-

ers' clubs.

How typically Y. C. L. Is the cry

and as equally characteristically,

impotent!

How are we to enter "into the

working class youth"? How are

we going to raise our youth slogans,

how are we going to build cadres?

Time and time again, the Young
Communist League has attempted

to form "youth sections" in their

own T. U. U. L. unions—and as :

often have they failed. Failed be-,

cause they forgot one important

factor: th© working class will never

have confidence in or follow the

leadership of anyone but a worker

and a worker in their own specific

trade. Does the comrade imagine

that merely to enter "Into the work-

ing-class youth" insures his position

In it or can he understand that the,

working class fights shy of such

mechanically Imposed leadership?

Our industrial work must be

taken seriously and anyone entering

into a specific' Held must enter it,

not with the intention of helping

out when it is on strike and flip-

pantly and peremptorially leaving

it when the excitement is over or

even with the purpose of contacting

the workers spasmodically at their

homes, hut he must enter It with

the intentions of spending years in

it. That is the crux of the situa-

tion and I can bear it up with very

concrete examples.

During the recent Los Angeles

dressmakers' strike I was secretary

of the general strike committee and
virtually in charge of the picket

lines. Why was I able to do so

much work? Was it the result of

the sudden appearance of myself

on the scene and the equally quick

approval of me by the strikers? No.

For a year before the strike I

worked in the shops in the needle

trade side by side with the work-

ers, experiencing their hardships

and struggles, understanding their

trials, encouraging their militancy.

For a year I carried on, to the

best of my ability, the workers'

day-to-day struggle with the bosses.

Then when the need for a strike

was apparent I raised the cry and
carried it to the workers. On the

meeting floor I was able to speak

the workers' language and propose

such measures as I, as a worker,

knew were the best to follow at

that particular time.

Because, besides my personal

experiences I had the advice of
comrades long connected with vari-

ous phases of union activity, I was
able to voice the workers' demands
in a generally correct line. And de-

spite my youth there is no one who
had more of the comraderie, the sym
pathy and the trust of the workers
than I had.

Industrial activity should be our
concentration and immediate per-

spective. But I add this. Our work
must be taken seriously, spasmodic
jumps from this field to that are
worthless. Comrades must decide
on a trade and prepare to work
years in if. Groundwork for the
revolution is laid in the trade un-
ions. Let us then enter into them
not by mechanically taking out a
union card at the time of a strike

but by working in the shops and
earning the right to a union card.

Let us not make the mistakes the
Y. P. S. L. and Y. C. L. had made
and assume that going "into the

working-class" is the signal for tak-

ing over leadership.

The working class follows that

organization that has Identified it-

self with the working-class through
its day-to-day struggle In its be-

half, follows that organization

whose members have built up a

prestige in their unions by virtue

of their years ot long work side

by side with the workers in the

shops.

All this will be the wedge where-

by cadres of youth can be formed.

Consistent and systematic work In

your trade brings personal con-

tacts and .personal contacts form
the nucleus for yotir youth cadres.

—FLORENCE: WXLE.
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Bolafaevil^ Coqaresses Once anal Mow

On the Eve of the Congress

The impending congress of the

ruling party of the Soviet Union

is being called upon to give its

approval ol the political leadership,

the economic plan and the work of

the Comintern, in accordance with

a formula prepared in advance.

However, these taree closely inter-

connected spheres present a number

of burning questions which the con-

gress cannot and does not want to

answer. Not because these ques-

tions conflict with the Interests of

the workers' state but because their

very presentation is Incompatible

witn the Interests ol the ruling bu-

reaucracy.

First of all: why wasn't a regu-

lar party congress convened in three

jears and eight months? Under

the most onerous conditions of un-

derground struggle and emigration,

from the years 1903 to 1907, four

congresses took place: in Brussels-

London, Geneva, Stockholm and

again in London. The years of re-

action and of ihe complete decline

of the party that set in, interrupted

the regular succession of congress-

es. Only in 1312 did a Bolsehvik

conference gather in Prague, equi-

valent in importance to a congress.

No sooner did the revolutionary

movement revive (1912-1914) than

the war broke out.

In April 1917 a new party con-

ference is called, similarly equal in

importance to a congress. Four

months later, at the end of July

1917, under conditions of semi-il-

legality, the Sixth party congress

assembles and sets out the political

premises for the October uprising.

Eight mouths later a new party

congress is called upon to solve the

3rest-Litovsk disagreements. The

following five congresses are con-

vened at regular intervals of a

year, and each, of them marks an

Important epoch in the development

of the party and of Soviet policy.

Each congress is preceded by a

discussion unfolded with complete

freedom.
» • • •

Such was the regime prior to the

death of Lenin and prior to the

declaration of war against "Trot-

skyism". The 13th and 14th con-

gresses already took place after

great delays, necessitated by back-

stage bureaucratic maneuvers. The

15th congress was called, contrary

to the party statutes, more than

two years after the 14th: it was

necessary first to smash the opposi

ion. In the autumn of 1927 the

Central Committee decided— al-

though the statutes did not and

could not grant it such a right—to

convene all future congresses every

two years. This decision was car-

ried not without inner friction in

the apparatus itself: it was difficult

to explain openly why the Bolshevik

party as a ruling party was denied

the right which it enjoyed in the

revolu.lonary underground :
the

right to control its apparatus and

to give it instructions for the fu-

ture. The 16th congress (June

1930) however, was convened not

two years after the 15th (January

1028) but two and a half years

after, that is, already in violation

of tbe new statutes. Finally, be-

tween the 18th and the 17th con-

gresses three and two-thirds years

have elapsed. During the twenty

months that the Central Committee

ruled by usurpation, not merely in

fact but according to the letter of

the statutes as well, not a voice

of protest was raised in the party.

For two reasons: (1) no one be-

lieves that the apparatus congress

is capable of changing anything in

the work o£ the ruling summits;

(2) If any one would try, in his

simplicity, to protest, he would im-

mediately be expelled from the

party. The "cleansing" which pre-

ceded the congress expelled tens of

thousands of people for lesser sins.

If in the classic period of Bolshev-

ism a discussion lasting a number

of weeks preceded the congress, the

present congress was preceded by

a bureaucratic cleansing which

dragged out for a half a year. Un-

der these conditions the congress

will be a ponderous parade of the

bureaucracy.

Liberals and social democrats

have frequently drawn a very su-

perficial analogy between Bolshev-

ism and Fascism. The late Serrati,

former leader of the Italian Max-

imalists and a Communist during

the last years of his life, said to

me in 1914: "To our shame, Mus-

solini learned more from the Bol-

sheviks than we did." It is not

necessary to explain the irreconcil

ability of the aims which the two

principal world currents serve: one

wants to perpetuate decaying capi-

talist society by means of univer-

sal police-rule, the other wants to

liquidate classes and states by

methods of the revolutionary dicta-

torship, thus liberating society and

the human being. But in the course

of a combat mortal enemies fre-

quently exchange weapons. The

fact is that if in the struggle tor

power the Fascists have borrowed

greatly from Bolshevism then in

the last period the Soviet bureau-

cracy has familiarized itself with

many tratt» of victorious Faicism,

first of all by getting rid of the

control of the party and establish-

ing tiie cult of the Leader.

It is impossible to read without

a feeling of embarrassment and
sometimes shame the Soviet press

where in each column, in each arti-

cle, each telegram and report of a

meeting, the "Leader" is honored

and praised in the very same un-

changed and universally obligatory

expressions. Even a journalist like

Louis Fischer, who is not very

critical with regard to the Soviet

uureaucracy, found it necessary to

point out the insufferable charac-

ter of these standardized panegyrics.

The connection between deifying

the leader and the leaders (local

leaders are deified within the

.imits of a definite territory) and

..he violation of the statutes, the

.iboiition of criticism of the sum-

.nits, the convocation o£ congresses

it arbitrary intervals, after even

more arbitrary cleansings—is abso-

.utely evident. All these phenom-
ena in their entirety mean the liq-

uidation of the party as an active

political whole that checks, elects

jnd renews its apparatus. The first

question which arises before the

congress reads : where and why did

the Bolshevik party disappear?

Bureaucratic Dictatorship and

Social Contradictions.

For social development in gen-

eral, for proletarian dictatorship in

particular, a course and norms of

pure reason cannot be prescribed,

it is naive to say that the Soviet

.-tate is not a dictatorship of the

proletariat merely on the basis that

.he given form of a dictatorship

Joes not correspond to our a priori

conceptions. But if reality cannot

je judged by ideal norms, it is just

.is inadmissible and no less dan-

gerous fi> elevate the Soviet reality

into an ideal norm. The historic

,'aiiure of the Comintern is caused

primarily by the fact that it pro-

claimed the Soviet state, more pre-

cisely, the Soviet bureaucracy, as

t categoric imperative. Meanwhile,

.he international proletariat as well

.is the Soviet state itself need noth-

ing more urgently than free, unham-
pered Marxian criticism.

The ba''sh character of the dicta-

torship i» caused by the need of

suppressing the resistance of the

overthrown ruling classes and to

undermine their economic roots.

But according to the official theory

t his basic task of the workers'

state is in the main achieved. The
second five year plan will merely

have to complete it. The 17th party

conference already decided—this

decision is now repeated day in

—

day out—that the task of the second

five year plan is not only the "liq-

uidation of capitalist elements and
classes in general" but "complete

liquidation of causes which engend-

er class distinctions and exploita-

tion" as well. In the conditions

that the second five year plan is

,o create, state power will have

nothing more to do. The struggle

igainst external dangers would re-

quire, of course, also in a soclal-

.st society, a powerful military or-

ganization but by no means inter-

al government coercion, not a re-

time of class dictatorship. Where
he causes disappear the consequ-

ences also disappear.

In reality no one of the rulers

of the U. S. S. It. believes in such

a perspective. The second five year

plan, calculated on a full and com-

plete liquidation of class distinc-

tions, does not foresee at all a

mitigation of government coercion,

nor a decrease in the budget of the

G. P. U. The ruling bureaucracy

does not prepare in the least to

give up its commanding positions,

on the contrary, it supplies them

with ever new and more material

guarantees. Coercion, even within

the formal framework of the party,

already has such a harsh charac-

ter as it never had during the years

of! civil war. Moreover, in all the

official speeches and articles the

perspective of a further intensifica-

tion of the methods of the dictator-

ship Is pictured. This crying diver-

gence between two perspectives, the

economic and the political, demon-

strates irrefutably that the ruling

bureaucracy obviously does not

know how to make both ends meet

.heoretically.

Young Soviet theoreticians, it is

true, have attempted to present the

matter in such a way that the so-

cialist growth of the country and

the liquidation of the classes lead

before our very eyes to the mitiga-

tion and weakening of purely state

functions. Some people believed

them. Louis Fischer, is one of his

generally not very fortunate excur-

sions into the realm of theory, tried

to presf-nt the merging of the Com-
missariat for Trade with the trade-

unions as the beginning of the liq-

uidation of the state. In reality,

we have only a merging of two bu-

reaucratic apparatuses. The new
statutes of the party, which are

to be ratified by the 17th congress,

make a decisive turn towards the

merging of the slate and the party,

—but how?—by a final and forma!

replacement of the party as well as

of the mass Soviets by the single

bureaucratic apparatus. It is not

a question of the "whithering" away
cf the state in the Engels sense,

but on the contrary, of its further

bureaucratic concentration. It is

no wonder that the ruling summits
severely rebuked the careless young
theoreticians for attempting to draw
political conclusions from the "liq-

uidation of the classes".

The withering away of the party

in the soeialist sense of the word
presupposes the liquidation of pol-

itics in general, therefore also of

state coercion, and signifies the ap-

proach to an anarchistic society and

by no means to a bureaucratic re-

gime. Is it this that we see in

reality? If "politics" has disap-

peared in the U. S. S. R. It has dis-

appeared for the masses only. All

politics is monopolized, centralized,

personalized. It would be the great-

est naivete to think that the con-

stant "deification" of the Leader is

engendered by personal bad tastes

and by official subserviency. This

purely psychologic explanation ex-

plains nothing. In reality the dei-

fication of the lender is a necessary

clement of (he present political re-

gime of the U. S. S. B. Since the

workers are denied the possibility

of re-electing and directing their

apparatus, some other Instance is

necessary to solve state problems.

EDITORIAL

(Continued from page 1)

to the dishonor of the workers to

accept. An honest leadership

worthy of the name will have no

need of being ashamed to organ-

ize its ranks even for such an out-

come if the conditions impose it

upon the workers.

• * • •

But as matters stand now, the

hope and prospect for a victory

remain unimpaired. It is neces-

sary, however, that the steps be

taken which have been indicated

in these pages on several occa-

sions. The rank and file have

shown a superb spirit, a flawless

solidarity, a gratifying militancy.

There is no doubt that even more
houses can be pulled out on strike

and the movement extended still

further. And this is just what
msut be done at once to assure

victory. But for this, the Im-

provements in the organization

and direction of the strike are

essential prerequisites.

The leadership is the decisive

problem. It must prove capable

of organizing and coordinating

the work, of drawing in all pro-

gressive forces, of discarding all

narrow and clique tendencies, of

inspiring the workers with self-

confidence, of sharpening and ex-

tending the demonstrations and

picket lines by heightening the

morale, of instilling the workers

at the daily mass meetings with

the knowledge and spirit which

alone can make them a cohesive

and battling army,

Any failure to male* the neces-

sary improvements has opened
the door to the Stalinist

wreckers. The only way to elim-

inate this dangerous cancer is by
making the necessary corections
and then by dealing with the
Stalinists in the only way per-

missible to class conscious mili-

tants : by proving In objective dis-

cussion and above all in practise,

the superiority of the policies and
conduct of the union's leadership
to the misleadership of the 18th
Street incompetents.

* * *

For our own part, we stand with
those who seriously pursue such a
course, and with no one else. And
although we represent only a min-
ority in the ranks of the Amalg-
amated, we are ready to cooper-

ate with all the progressive and
militant forces in the union who
are marching in the same direc-

tion because they, like we, are
concerned only with the advance-
ment of the interests of the work-
ers and their strike. Especially
a labor strike Is the last place
in which a faction monopoly or
clique tendencies can be permit-
ted. Their continued existence
can only prove fatal, because tbey
are an insidious poison.

A genuinely collective direction

of the strike, a heightened note
of militancy, a serious concern
with the organization of the work,
a sober approach to the prospec-

tive outcome of the. struggle

—

these problems, at the end of the
second week, now stand! out, full

of promise that their solution
will mean the triumph of the
workers and their union!

Disagreements within the uncon-
trolled bureaucracy must be settled

from above, by the "Leader" who
is but the personification of the ap-

paratus.

But if it is not a question now
3f the withering away of the state

jut of its highest intensification,

.here should be deep social contra-

Jictions which give rise to this pro-

cess. In what direction must we
.ook for them?

1'olera.izing in 1932 against the

author of these lines in the columns
of the Berliner Tageblatt, Radek
xpiained to us with his usual play-

. illness that socialism means the

nationalization of the means o£ pro-

duction and distribution and noth-

ing more, and that if working class

children do not get enough milk,

this is explained by the scarcity of

cows and not by the absence of so-

cialism. Despite all its captivating

simplicity this theory is radically

false. Socialism presupposes not

unly the nationalization of the

means of production but also the

ability of the latter to satisfy all

human needs. Precisely because of

this the old primers stated that

socialist society is possible only on

a certain level of development of

ihe productive forces.

It is true that social democrats
drew from this proposition the re-

actionary conclusion that the Rus-
sian proletariat must, not take po-

wer in general. They came to the

same conclusion for Germany of

191S as well and through the officers

of Noske brought this admonishment
forcefully to Karl Liebknecht and
Rosa Luxemburg. But the conclu-

sions of the social democracy are

no less false than (hose of Radek.

The theory of Kautsky, Otto Bauer,

Leon Blum and others assumes an

extremely harmonious evolution

of social forms: having reached the

necessary maturity, the productive

forces invite Messrs. socialist lead-

ers to power. Everything takes

place within the framework of dem-
ocracy with full comfort for all the

participants, in reality, the prin-

cipal characteristic of historic de-

velopment is the constant disruption

of the equilibrium between the

productive forces and politics, in-

side the productive forces them-

selves, for example, between indus-

try and agriculture, between the

social weight of the bourgeoisie and

the weight of the proletariat, be-

tween the potential power of the

proletariat and the renl force of its

party, etc. Contradictory historic

conditions forced the Russian pro-

letariat to take power first, al-

though from the point of view of

'sensible" socialist accounting it

would have been infinitely more
advantageous for the proletariat of

the United Si ates, England', or

Germany fo have taken power first.

Hail the Russian proletariat, how-

ever, obeyed the Menshevlks, not

seized power in 1917 and not na-

tionalized the means of production,

Russia would have been doomed to

the fate of China.

* V V

However, the disproportion!* of

the belated and jumpy economic and
cultural development have not dis-

appeared in the dictatorship of the

proletariat : they have merely tak-

en on an unrecognizable form. The
productive forces of the U. S. S. R,

develop now in a nationalized form

but they still pass the stages left

far behind by the advanced capital-

ist countries—especially If reckoned

on a per capita basis. From this

follow, despite the "liquidation of

classes", the social contradictions

of Soviet society as well as the

great theoretical confusion of the

leaders.

Socialism, that is a society of

harmonious production and distri-

bution, presupposes at any rate that

all the children should drink milk

to their heart's content. If the

cows are nationalized but their

number is insufficient, or their

udders dry, it is still not socialism,

because for lack of milk conflicts

arise: between the city and village,

between the Kolkboses, Sovkhoses
and individual peasants, between

various layers of the proletariat,

between all the toilers and the bu-

reaucracy. Precisely these sharp

constant conflicts which take on

inevitably a social, and in their

tendencies, a class character, de-

mand the powerful intervention

from above, that is, state coercion.

Sometimes, we see how a fight

about milk leads to a malicious de-

struction of dairy cattle, and this

forces the government authorities

to de-nationalize the cow, giving it

back to the peasants as private

property. Only very recently the

government found itself obliged for

the same reasons to transfer the

horses to life-time use of the peas-

ants. The real key to the puzzle

of bureaucratic omnipotence lies in

these simple facts. We say, and
not at all for paradox's sake, that

if certain ancient religions, also be-

cause of insufficiency of cattle, bas-

ed themselves on the bull Apia, the

religion of bureaucratic sovereignty

bases itself on the cow—not on the

one that exists, but on the one

that is lacking.

The problem is, of course, not
exhausted by milk, it only begins

.with milk and bread. The contra-

dictions pass through the whole
system of economy and of social

relations. The question, however,

is too complicated and requires a

special article. —L. TBOTSKY.
January 20, 1084.

Another "Victory** for B.ewis

The U.M.W.ofA.Convention
(Continued from page 1)

erators' organization, addressed the

convention. But what is the real

significance of these declarations

of conciliation? Are they intended

to secure peace and harmony in the

mine camps with a filled pay en-

velope and a "full dinner pail" for

the miners? That is not the mo-

tive.

The cringing pledge of these "in-

dustrial statesman" before the coal

operators is an effort to guarantee

that there will be no fight for im-

proved wages and working condi-

tions made by the miners so that

Lewis may secure formal recogni-

tion of the union and collect the

check-off on the dues payments.

The operators of the Pennsylvania

captive mines, that is, the United

States Steel Company empire, show-

ed Lewis that they could beat htm
at his own game of vote stealing,

intimidatiou, frame-ups, and blud-

geoning. They had told the NBA
labor board to keep hands off while,

by these methods, they carried the

elections in their mines for the

establishment of their company un-

ion. Lewis did his best to betray

the miners who struck for recog-

nition of the U. M. W. Now he
promises that there will be no
strikes so that he may thereby ob-

tain the check-off.

No Strike Assurances
But the convention went on re-

cord for higher wages, for the six-

hour work day and for the five-day

week. Yes, but on this point also,

Lewis hastened the assurance that

there would be no trucuience In

the attitude of the union. He warn-

ed the delegates not to raise false

hopes back home that such desires

could be obtained. "We do not

wish to cripple the inustry or em-

barass the federal government or

the recovery administration," he

said—There must be no strikes, ac-

cording to Lewis. In glaring con-

trast to these assurances, however,

it is necessary to recall the fact

that never in history have any ser-

ious gains been recorded by the

miners except by fighting for them,

by using the powerful strike wea-

pon.

The most brilliant pages of Amer-

ican labor history carry the story

of the valiant fight of the coal

miners. But they also record the

innumerable betrayals perpetrated

by Lewis during the administration

covering almost two decades.

The Insurgent Unions

In 1925 he made his infamous

proposal to drive 350,000 miners

from the industry. The scourge of

unemployment and the increase of

machine mining aided this nefarious

plan. Where once upwards of 800,-

(KKI coal miners worked in and

around the mines, there are now
400,000 men employed. Many re-

volts against the Lewis regime

have occurred, and insurgent unions

have been created. There is today

an independent union in the an-

thracite claiming 50,000 members

;

the Progressive Miners Union in

Illinois, which lays claim to 30,000

members. New unions have sprung
up in Washington, West Virginia,

and Nova Scotia. But the Indepen-

dent union in the anthracite, head-

ed by Cappelini and Maloney has
not differed essentially in its meth-

ods from the U. 11. W. The so-

called progressive leaders of the

Illinois union have adopted all the

bureaucratic methods of expulsions

and frame-ups of the Lewis mach-
ine.

However, the indomitable spirit

of the rank and file coal miners has
remained. It is due to their vital-

ity and fighting ability that the U.

M. \V. has revived and today repre-

sents perhaps the strongest union

in the country. There are still

great latent forces hidden within

the smoke-filled mine fields. There
is no reason to believe that the pol-

icies which prevailed at this In-

dianapolis convention mark the in-

auguration of a new epoch. On the

contrary. The spirit o£ rebellion

will again assert itself. The econ-

omic pressure upon the miners will

call forth their resistance against

the continuous and increased en-

slavement. This resistance will re-

duce the deceptive conciliation and
peace proposals to naught. In the
mine fields are excellent prospects

for new and more serious rebellions

and for much more serious contests

against the treacherous Lewis ma-
chine. —A. 8.

Masses Shake French Regime
(Continued from Page 1}

important bourgeois politicians were
part of Stavisky'H swindling appar-

atus.

The long pent-up discontent of

the masses now began to break

loose, lis dramatic expression was
the attempt of thousands of Paris-

ians to storm the Chamber of De-
puties. Undeniably the demonstra-
tion in the Place de la Concorde was
organized by reactionary elements.

The Royalist groups led by the

Camelots dn Roi—an organization

led by the scions of the nobility

which the liberal French Bepublic
has decade after decade permitted

to plot openly its own destruction-

desired by a show of force to bring

about a swing to the right in the

French Chamber. Thus they hoped
to get into the tent the nose of the

Bourbon camel which is eventually

to crowd out the republic.

What the Royalists did not count
on was the mood of the masses. By
the thousands, workers hastened

to the Place de la Concorde to join

in the demonstration. Among them
were many war veterans, tired of

the "Ingratitude of the Third Rep-
ublic". But these masses did more
than join the demonstration. They
transformed its political character.

From an expression of Royalist re-

action, its voice was changing to

that of the oppressed masses of the

country, to become a thundering pro-

test against political corruption,

economic collapse and relentless

exploitation. From the organized
Royalists and would-be Fascist

groups, the government had little

to fear. But in the close-packed

mass which boldly went head-on
against armed and mounted soldi-

ery, there moved a different spirit

from that of the reaction.

Hence the launching of cavalry
and machine gunners against the

demonstrators, hence the press cen-

sorship and suspension of civil

liberties. And hence the calling to

power of Doumergue, "the strong

man", who the bourgeoisie hopes,

will tame 'he masses. This fierce

reactionary was co-author of the

imperialistic Franeo-Czarist secret

treaty of 1917. He is an enemy of

reform and democracy, and a profes-

sional Red-baiter.
j

It is doubtful in the extreme,

however, that Doumergue will suc-

ceed in stifling the rebellious mood
of the oppressed French masses.

"Whether successful or not," writes

the liberal New York World-Tele-

gram, "this wide popular revolt and

violence is the stuff of which revolu-

tion is made....An event of this

kind is never forgotten. It lights

new names of revolt which, even

though smothered for a while, arc

likely to burst out with greater

intensity later."

With open reaction in the saddle

in France, however, there will be

a more rapid andl intensive (level

opment of French Fascist trends.

L'Ami du Peuple, organ of million-

aire Senator Coty, is preaching an

unadulterated Hitlerian doctrine to

its enormous body of discontented

petty bourgeois readers. Half a

dozen Fascist grouplets contend for

the honor of becoming the vanguard

of reaction. Money will now flow

to them from the coffers of the

Comite des Forges more generously

than before. While the liberal

press tries to center attention on

the demands of the Royalists, laugh

iug them off as silly and outmod-

ed. Fascism, the reaction a la mode
Is being prepared.

To trust in such a situation to

"the common sense of the French
people" the democratic traditions

of 1789", the parliamentary opposi

tion of the Socialists, for the head-

ing-off of Fascism would be as

futile and deceptive as It proved

to be in Germany. The Socialist

Party of France continues to work
to hold back the workers of the

country from militant extra-parla-

mentary struggle, And the Com-
munist Party of France, having
learned nothing from the German
catastrophe or from the steady de-

cline In Its own membership report-

ed by Piatnitsky af the recent 13th

Plenum continues its sectarian, dis-

ruptive course. The two bureau-

cracies logetehr manage to keep
half flic working class immobile
while tho other half throws away
its energy in futile forays.

So .apparent in this that the bour-

geoisie indulges in complacency.

The WorM-Telegram remarks that

'there seems to be even less organi-

zation now than in the somewhat
iimilar riots which resulted in the

short-lived Red Commune of 1871."

However exaggerated this state-

ment may be, revolutionaries can

draw small comfort from the recent

record of the French C. P. The
problem in France today is one of

speed : can the real revolutionary

leadership, and especially the Inter-

nationalist-Communists, organize a

powerful revolutionary party more
rapidly than the Fascists rally their

black hundred forces? The possi-

bility cannot be doubted. The task

is posed.

The coming of Doumergue to

power, it must be added, has its Im-

portance for the U. S. S. R. Under
Stalin, the workers' state has plac-

ed its trust not in the forces of in-

ternational revolution, but in pacts

and treaties with bourgeois govern-

ments. The Stalinists have argued
that Hitler's triumph was not an
unmitigated evil from the revolu-

tionary viewpoint, since "it threw
Poland and France into our arms."

With a fierce Communist-hunter
in the saddle of France, and behind
him the steel trust, whose handy
man, Tardieu, may become Doum-
ergue's Foreign Minister, the Illu-

sory nature of Stalinist diplomacy
is again exposed.

Once again it is demonstrated
that only the revolutionary prole-

tariat of France can help restrain

French capitalism from launching
against the Soviet Union a Franco-
Russian-Polish army of intervention

under the leadership of Adolf Hit-

ler, whom Leon Trotsky long ago
characterized as "the super-Wran-
gel" of counter revolution.

The Significance of the Taxi Strike

(Continued from page 1)

them and the companies against

them.

When La Guardia saw the tor-

rent he attempted to unload respon-

sibility before his own bourgeois

and petty bourgeois supporters and
hamstring the movement. He advis-

ed the men to affiliate with the A.
F. of L. and made efforts to secure

the intervention of Green himself.

As a result of his "help" Gailbraith

of the A. F. of L. Philadelphia Taxi-
men's Union was sent to New York
as general organizer of the stirke.

At the same time La Guardia
called in Morris L. Ernst of the

American Civil Liberties Union to

act as mediator. Ernst arranged a

number of meetings. The fruit, of

his efforts was a "settlement" which
said nothing about the recognition

of the union, minimum wages or
maximum hours. In addition the

proposed distribution of the accum-
ulated tax money was unsatisfac-

tory. The men voted down this

"settlement" and demonstrated
what they thought of It on the
streets against the scab drivers.

But the nub of the boss strategy
was the attempt to use the inde-

pendents to divide the ranks. An
I Independent Is the owner-driver of

one cab. The five-cent tax question

did not affect them as it went into

their pockets. They are likewise in-

different to the hours and wage
question. In short they are petty

bourgeois individualists. Consequ-

ently they were and are eager to

leap the harvest of fares that they

.saw when the company drivers

went on strike. Terminals and
piers reserved to the company cabs
by contract were now inviting them
to come in and render "service to

the public". The independents of-

fered to pay two dollars apiece a

day Intp the treasury of the union
if the union would agree to their

working.

But the strikers saw through this

scheme. They realized that If the
Independents were out on the streets

that would be a powerful lever in

the hands of the bosses to break
the strike. They sacrificed the money
and voted for "no cabs on the

streets." And forthwith they re-

paired to the streets to translate

the vote Into reality.

It is not clear exactly how the

Socialist Panken got into the strike

and how he became one of its

spokesmen. But one thing Is cer-

tain; he is a partner to the latest

perfidious sell-out aranged by La
1 Guardia, EJrnst and some people on

the Committee of Thirteen which
conducted the negotiations for the
strikers. The terms of ths sell-out

are I he worst imaginable. The
question of union recognition which
has became the crucial one in the

strike is not even mentioned. The
wages and hours question is Ignor-

ed. The accumulated tax money is

referred to the future for distribu-

tion. The men get absolutely noth-

ing.

Before this maneuver was put
over on the men they tried to spread
the strike to other sectors of trans-

portation. They chose the bus
drivers and conductors of the Fifth

Ave. buses as the point of attack.

The strike has already record-

ed positive gains for the taxi men
and the entire labor movement. It

stiffened the morale of the hotel

strikers, and it has helped their

strike to the extent that it has
made it difficult for most and impos-
sible for some diners to reach the
hotels. It has set an inspiring exam-
ple o£ working class militancy and
will undoubtedly be an impetus to

other workers to struggle against

their intolerable conditions. And
what is of paramount importance
for the taxi drivers; win or lose

they will come out of this strike

with a union. We are also sure or

another thing. This strike of the
taxi drivers will not be the last.

—T. STAMM.
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Austrian Workers Fight Historic Battle
LEON TROTSKY

AUSTRIA NEXT IN ORDER
(Almost n year ago, on .March 23,

1033, Leon Trotsky wrote an analy-

sis e>f the relationship of forces in

Austria and the problems of the

working class confronted by Bona-

partism and Fascism. This .study,

while obviously not applicable to

the present events in their entirety,

nevertheless retains an essential

validity in so many respects as to

invest the extracts which we repro-

duce below with a particular time-

liness which will, moreover, be of

great value in facilitating an un-

derstanding of the turbulent events

now occurring before onr eyes.

—

Ed.)
• * t .

Despite the experiences of Italy

and Germany, the leaders of the

Austrian social democracy do not

understand the situation. In order

to live and breathe, these people

must fool themselves. This they

cannot do otherwise than by fool-

ing the proletariat.

Bauer places the blame for the

defeat In Germany upon the Com-
munists. We are not the ones to

defend the German Stalinists! But
their chief crime consists in their

having given the social democrats

the possibility of preserving their

influence upon the basic part, of

the German proletariat and of

loading upon it the tactic of debas-

ing and fatal capitulation, despite

all the crimes and betrayals com-

mitted by the soeial democracy. In

essence Bauer's policies are no dif-

ferent from the policies of Wels-

Stampfer, But there is a distinc-

tion. Bauer will be unable to shift

the responsibility upon the Austrian

Stalinists, who have managed to

doom themselves to complete im-

potence. The Austrian social dem-

ocracy Is not only the leading party

of the proletariat, but is the strong-

est social democratic party in the

world as regards the population.

The political responsibility lies up-

on the Austrian social democracy,

solely and entirely. All the more
fatal will prove to be the consequ-

ences of Its present policies.

The Anstro-Marxiats say—If we
are deprived of liberty, then we
shall fight to "the end". By such

subterfuge they want to "gain"

time lor their vacillations, when in

reality they are losing the most pre-

cious time for the preparation of

defense. After the enemy deprives

them of liberty, it willi be a hun-

dred times more difficult to fight,

for the liquidation of rights will be

accompanied by military and police

destruction of the proletarian press

and the proletarian apparatus. The
enemy prepares and acts while the

social democracy bides its time and
whines. The Vorwaerts also re-

peated times innumerable

:

"Woe to Fascism, if it ventures

against us!" The events have de-

monstrated the value of such rhet-

oric. The party which proved in-

capable of giving battle when it

held in its hands almost Impregna-

ble positions and powerful resources

will cnlmble into dust when it is

completely expelled from the legal

arena.

By their seemingly dreadful bnt

in reality pathetic chorus of "If we
are attacked", the A iistro-Marxists

reveal their genuine suffering, they

still hope that things will be left

in peace, that things, God help us,

wilt not go beyond mutual threats

and waving of fists. What this

means Is that they are chloroform-

ing the proletariat to facilitate

Fascist surgery. A genuine prolet-

arian politician, on the contrary,

would be duty bound to explain to

the Austrian workers that their

class enemy, himself, has been

caught between the paws of his-

tory ; that no other way out remains

for him except to destroy prole-

tarian organizations ; that in this

instance there is no escaping the

mortal struggle ; and that this

struggle must be prepared for in

accordance with all the rules of

revolutionary strategy and tactics.

Otto Bauer has been hinting that

In the event of a direct attack on

the part of the enemy, the workers

will resort to a general strike. But
.his too is an empty threat. We
nave heard It more than once in

Germany. The general strike can-
not be produced out of one's vest

pocket. The workers may be led to

a general strike, but to do so one
must fight and not play hide and
seek with reality ; a coll to battle

must be issued, one must organize

Cor the struggle, arm lor the strag-

gle, widen and deepen the channel
of struggle, not confine oneself to

the legal forms of struggle, i. e., the

framework dictated by the armed
enemy. And nrst of all, the party*

itself must be permeated through
and through with the idea that un-

less it engages in a decisive battle,

it is lost.

It is quite poslble that the Cen-.

ral Committee will actually issue

a call for a general strike, after

the "open", (that Is to say, the de
cisive) blow has been dealt. But
this would mean that after leaving

the stage, one calls upon the masses
for a naked protest, or manifesta-

tions of impotence. Just so did the

liberal opposition call upon the peo

pie not to pay their taxes after the

monarch had told it to go to hell.

As a rule, nothing ever came of it.

In all probability, the workers will

not respond at all to the belated

and hopeless appeal of a party al-

ready smashed.

But let us allow that the Fascists

will give the social democracy time

enough to call for a general strike

at the last minute, and that the

workers will respond1 solidly to the

call. What then? What is the

goal of the general strike? What
must it achieve? In what Ioitob

must it develop? How should it

defend itself against military and
police repressions, and against the

Fascist pogrom ? Wiseacres will

reply that it is impossible to ans>

wer such questions beforehand. That
is the usual subterfuge of people

who have nothing to say, who hope
in their hearts to get along without

(Continued on Fag* Z)

C.P. Disrupts

GardenMeet
BULLETIN—As we go to press,

news comes of the disgraceful con-

duct of the Stalinists in disrupting

Friday's Madison Square Garden
meeting held in solidarity with the

heroic Austrian workers. Called

by the Socialist party and' various

X. Y. trade unions the Garden was
packed with about 22,000 workers

of all political opinions. The Stal-

inists could cot run the meeting so

they employed all means to disrupt

it!

Clarence Hathaway attempted to

take the platform to speak to the

masses assembled. A flght started.

Stalinists shouted1

: "We want Hath-

away". Chairs were flung from

the balcony. Throughout the hall

fights broke out. The Stalinists

who had shouted "Communists and
Socialists! Unite and Fight!"

showed what they meant by this

slogan ! Miseducated and misled,

the Stainist workers conducted

themselves In a shameful manner.

Thousands of workers, thousands

of trade unionists, Right and Left,

saw what happened. The Stalin-

ists showed the workers whom they

are trying to win over what a farce

their demands for free speech and
workers' democracy are. Left ing

workers not tied by Stalinist dis-

cipline left the hall cursing the

Stalinists.

What ammunition for the Right
wing labor fakers' What an in-

strument in the hands of the So-

cialist leaders! The uninitiated

worker will confuse this action with

Communism! True Communists
denounce such disruptive tactics as

anti-Communist and anti-working

class.

A United Front on Austria CopsSiugWorkers

nous resolutions approving the action of the Austrian proletariat ||*| /\UStri3 llOtCSt
Id fighting determinedly against Fascism are already plentiful. Inter-

natty dferupted demonstrations of protest against the bloodj terror of

DoUhns have already disgraced the workers' movement in New York. In

any concrete sense- the American working class has thus far done ex

coedinglT lUjtle to demonstrate the concern it must feel for the fate of

its brother class, new courageously defending the interests of the world

proletariat.

There is no time to waste in bringing aid and comfort to the worfo

era of Austria. Messages of sympathy and encouragement, iteaJJy power-

ful mass demonstrations of protest and solidarity, evem material; assist-

ance can be sent from, this country to Austria, The fact that) a govern-

ment censorship exists and that the usual facilities of txMnmiunica|ton;

are elosed, does not make such collaboration, in this momentous, struggle

impossible. There are technical means available for carrying out every

desiraMe action. Only the will is necessary.

The time has come once again when all efforts must be directed

toward bringing: about a, united, ntiltant, powerful mass participation in

the struggle against Fascist reaction. Only such a united front wilt en-

able the American workers to make to the Austrian struggle the contri-

bution which H should be tliedr pride to make.

To bifeigt this and about, a united front conference is necessary at

onoe. The Communist party, the Socialist parity, A. F. L. unions, every

other working class organization should participate. Despite the many
important differences among them—and no united front can be permit-

ted to obscure these—there is a basis for joint action in this all-import-

ant matter. The active support of the fighting Austrian workers, the

smashing of Austrian Fascism, for the crushing of counter-revolutionary

intervention in Austria—these are no sectarian matters. They are the

concern of the whole class. He who prevents unity on this question,

buries a knife in the backs of the heroes of Vienna.

The Communist League of America, stands ready to do its utmost to

bring such a united front into being at once.

HOTEL STRIKE

Demonstrating their solidarity

with their heroic Austrian rotn-

rswlt's, 3,hOO militant workers par-

aded to the Austrian Consulate at

5 P. M., Wed., Feb. 14, where they

were joined by thousands of others.

Several hundred police, mounted and

on foot, brutally charged into the

crowd again and again in an effort

to stop one of the most militant de-

monstrations ever seen in N. Y. C.

Carrying red flags and banners, de-

nouncing Fascism and pledging sol-

idarity with their comrades on the

barricades in Austria, the workers

kept their lines solid and marched
around the block where the Con-

sulate is located.

The demonstration which was
originally called by the 8.P. & YPSL,
was supported by all Left wing
workers and was a splendid united

front action, marred only by the ef-

forts of the Stalinists to disrupt

the Socialist marching lines. Mem-
bers of (lie Communist League suc-

ceeding in getting leaders of the

Y. P. S. L. and Y. C. L. together

and averted a serious clash between
the marchers. Following the de-

monstration one section of the work-

ers marched down Fifth Avenue
and dispersed at Union Square.

Stalinists marched to the Work-
ers' Center. Socialists held a brief

meeting at the Rand School and
then dispersed.

Show Proletarian Will

InWarAgainst Fascism

BULLETIN
dust as The Militant goes to press comes the report that the Hotel

Men's Association has rejected the agreement which, according to the

heads of the Regional Labor Board, they bad previously accepted. The

struck hotels all during the day had been refusing to take back the

strikers according to the terms of the agreement. Now it is reported

they are insisting oit the notorious "merit clause" under which the active

militants among the strikers would be blacklisted.

Great indignation seized the mass of strikers at this double-cross

of the hotel bosses. The general strike has been declared or again in

full force, and at this writing the strikers are sweeping tlirough the

Botel district in a stormy mass parade.

(The following editorial was written after the acceptance of the

agreement by the membership meeting. The new developments give no

reason to change the viewpoint expressed in the editorial but. In our

opinion, only add emphasis to it. At the present critical juncture plain

speaking on every issue is necessary.—Editors of The Militant.)

* *****
A compromise settlement of the general strike of the New York

hQtel workers negotiated through the Kegional Labor Board was ac-

cepted1 by a vote of the striken at a mass meeting on Thursday Febru-

ary 15tb. Already, however, there are reports of violations of the agree-

ment by five hotels.

The agreement provides that all strike breakers are to be discharg-

ed, and all strikers pot back on the job. The rehiring of strikers is to

'be comml|tted in not later than two weeks and no new men are to be

employed until all strikers have been put hack or. tlio job. The arrange-

ments for the reinstatement of the strikers in their jobs are to be made

with the hotel management by shop committees consisting of delegates

from the shop.

Within two weeks after the men have gone buck to work the Re-

gional Labor Board is to open hearings on the question of working con-

ditions, hours, split-watch, etc,,, with the Hotel Association of New York

City and Individual hotels. At these hearings the organized hotel work-

ers are to be represented by the union. Such are the terms of the agree-

ment. It can be taken for granted that the Hotel bosses will try In

every way to violate and sabotage the agreement. Everything depends

now on the firmness and solidarity of the .striken* in enforcing the

agreement.

While the main objectives of the great struggle—complete recogni-

tion of the union and definite wage increases and shortening of hours-
have not been attained in the first test of strength, the conditions of the

settlement provide a basis for the maintenance and development of the

union and the actual achievement of its claims in, the next period. The
hotels were hard hit by the strike, as the concessions they have agreed

to demonstrate, and If the union holds its ranks firmly and presses

forward at every point, the establishment of a powerful union In the

industry under the banner of the Amalgamated Food Workers will be a

certainty.

Here everything of course depends on the strength and militancy

of the workers and their reliance on that 'alone. The agreement negoti-

ated through the NRA. can become a trap for the workers, a means of

disarming them and of paralyzing their organized struggle, or it can
open the path for a further development of this struggle and the accom-
plishment of higher aims. The agreement in itself ends nothing and
settles nothing. The relation of forces will decide. The ending of the

strike does not end the struggle against the rapacious exploiters ; it only
changes its form. If the workers understand that and maintain their

solidarity and aggressiveness In the next stage of the struggle, they can
establish their union on a perraament foundation and confront the bosses

henceforth as an organized1 power.

The fight of the hotel workers for organization has been conducted
against heavy odds from the beginning. The New York hotels represent

powerful aggregations of capital. Not since 1918 has any union arisen

that was able to challenge them. It is to the glory of the Amalgam-

Strikers Take Militant
.//

The special hotel strike numbers
of The Militant sold about 1300 cop-

ies at the strike halls. Strikers

praised its attacks on Stalinist dis-

rupters and Right wing elements.

Tne Militant was the only paper

to give substantial spa<e to the

strike, and to defend from the be-

ginning to the present the interests

of the rank-and-file. Strikers bought
It, pasted clippings from it on the

strike hall walls, and quoted from
it. The Daily Worker spoke of the

strike only to try to disrupt it.

Bight wing strike leaders spoke

only of The Evening Post, because

it was the solitary capitalist rag

not to knife the strike steadily, and
interfered with Militant salesmen.

The eleventh hour has struck In

Austria.

With a superb heroism which has

evoked the grudging admiration of

even the capitalist press abroad, the

Austrian proletariat is fighting de-

sperately for its life. And what
deathless pages it is writing with

its own blood! What a thrilling

spirit of selfless sacrifice, fearless-

ness and determination it is dis-

playing ! What militant in the

ranks of the working class all over

the world does not feel his blood

pound furiously, and bis pride rise

til the thought of being a soldier

in that international army whose
vanguard battle the Austrian work-

ers are now flghiug!

The honor of the proletariat, be-

smirched by its established leaders

in Germany who last year dragged
it in the mud of capitulation and
needless defeat, is being retrieved

by the nameless immortals on Aus-
tria's blood-soaked barricades.

Where are they now, those who
sneered at the working cit.ss l\.r its

defeat in Germany, who would not

see that it was only a bitter epis-

ode in the ceaseless battle that will

end only with the emancipation of

all the oppressed? The proletariat

when once they begin to draw from
them, what immense reservoirs of

courage and endurance are theirs

to tap, how lofty are the heights

of heroism they can scale.

Clad in "old rubber jackets, rag-
ged trousers and broken shoes", the

revolutionary proletariat has never-

theless held out till now with only
"rusty rifles, some hand grenades

and a few score machine guns".
Their fortresses are their homes of

brick and glass. Their trenches
are hastily thrown up barricades.

Their auxiliary troops are their

women and children.

Arrayed against them are all the

forces of reaction. Field pieces,

howitzers and even naval ordinance
have been moved up to demolish in

brief and merciless bombardments
the model apartment! buildings
which the Viennese workers were
taught to regard as imperishable

ovtFrench G
InWar Move

(Continued on Page %)

It was the murder .of an Austrian

Archduke which provided the signal

for the world war of 1914-1918. To-

day France as well as all other

capitalist countries is girding Its

loins for a new imperialist war.

Europe will not go to war over

Austria, but already the French gov-

ernment is taking steps which in-

dicate, that Austria may again pro-

vide the signal for war. The) for-

mation of a Eight cabinet by Dou-
mergue, as a result of the disturb-

ances of last week, has led directly

to a new tension in the internation-

al political situation.

The Doumergue Cabinet has plac-

ed the control of foreign affairs in

the hands of a "directorate" of four:

Doumergue himself, Barthou, Flan-

din. and Tardieu. Doumergue is a

bitter reactionary, a professional

Red-baiter and imperialist. Tardieu
is the chief political agent of the
French steel trust and armament
industry, headed by the Comlte des

Foregs. Not Poincare himself is

more bellicose than this quartet.

An "Aggressive Tone"

Whereas Paul- Boncour, as For-

eign Minister, met Hitler's rearming
activities with a Hood of talk about
legal questions, the new quartet

shows a different attitude. In reply

to the German note of January 19
asking questions regarding French
armament and war plans, the Dou-
mergue Cabinet has taken what the

New York Times calls "an aggres-

sive tone, using some phrases that

sound almost like an ultimatum."
France refuses to disarm and de-

(Continued on Page 2)

Priests Bless

Fascist Guns
Many Catholic workers were as-

tounded to read in the capitalist

press dispatches from Vienna that

the Catholic Storm Troopers (of

Dollfuss' Patriotic Front) joined

the troops in shooting down work-
ers, and that Catholic priests made
a house to house canvass to rouse

their flocks to volunteer as killers.

What astounded these Catholic

workers? The marriage between
Fascism and the Catholic Church
has long been consummated in Aus-
tria ; for the only quarrel of the
church with Hitler and Mussolini—
that the church be given a high

democracy was tantamount to the

enough place in the Fascist state— lwllttcal expression of the working

was clearly settled the very day L'laiw ot Austria. Upon Its lenders,

that Dollfuss announced his Fast-
a"d exclusively upon their shoul-

ist plans I

Jers» rests the responsibility for the
cour.se pursued in the past. They
must be judged accordingly.

The international social

monuments to an unmolested "grow-
ing over into socialism." At the

Brenner Puss, the artillery of Mus-
solini's legions points down menac-
ingly upon the civil war in Aus-
tria, ready at a moment's notice to

tire into the ranks of the proletar-

iat. At the North it is threatened
by the Hitler bands. From the

West looms the threat of Bereagei".
an army of the international coun-

ter-revolution to occupy any part
of Austria over which the red flag

will iloat.

Drunk with the knowledge of the
resources upon which he can draw
—not so much for his own preser-

vation as for the crushing' of the

rebels—the repulsive dwarf who is

momentarily clothed with the auth-
ority of the Chancellorship is seek-
ing to escape obscurity by infamy,
To the laurels of a miniature Nap-
oleon he must needs add the reputa-

tion of a Gallifer. Blinded by an
txaggerated sense ot his° own per-

manence he does not realize that
when the horrible massacre he has
ordered is ended, and if iie succeeds
in exterminating the party whose
leaders' toleration made possible

his tenure of office from the outset,

the moment will have arrived when
the name of Dollfuss will disappear
into the same oblivion as that of

von I'apeu and Schleicher who en-

joyed a similarly brief notoriety.

Hemmed in though they are by
greater numbers, the socialist

masses are fighting with au obdur-
acy and defiance which is without
equal in recent times. Driven from
oue position, they appear the next
moment in another, in many places

their machine guns, rifles and
pistols are proving the equal and
even the superior of the enemy's
artillery because of the limitless

courage and solidarity with which
they are fighting. Without the su-

perior military equipment of the

reaction, Dollfuss and the mercen-
aries of the Heimwehr, who march
much better on a ration of beer
than on a ration of bullets, would
have proved a sorry match for the
serried ranks of Austria's prole-
tariat. And even as matters stand,

the outcome of the titanic battle Is

by uo means determined in advance
at this writing.

That the embattled 'workers have
stood their ground even for so long

a time is still more impressive in

consideration of the tremendous
handicap under which they launch-
ed their revolt.

Austria is not Germany. Here
no one need go far afleld in seeking
the Achilles heel. No need here to

spend time in mathematical com-
putations which are to establish

the ratio of responsibility respec-

tively borne by social democrats
and Stalinists. Here the caricature

of Communism represented by the
latter reached that limit of absurd-
ity which was equivalent to its total

disappearance from the political

scene, unaccompanied by the slight-

est convulsion.

For good or evil, the social

It was last September, at the cele-

bration of the 260th Anniversary of

the siege of Vienna, in the Helden-
dem-

, , . . . ,
, ,

ocracy, which experienced its sec-
platz before the former Imperial , , . ,..,,.,,
n , ... . r, „» a , , .

on(1 catastrophic historical bank-
Palace, that Dollfuss, flanked by
three scarlet-robed Cardinals and
their Brother- in-God, the Papal
Legate from Rome, announced his

program of a Catholic Fascist State.

"We will build up," declared Doll-

fuss, bowing to the churchmen, ' ;A
Catholic German State which will

be thoroughly Austrian upon a cor-

porative, authoritarian basis." With
this guarantee from the head of

the new Fascist state, it is no won-
der that Catholic priests go from
house to house recruiting volun-

teer killers.

Dollfuss himself has always been
a pillar of the Church. It was pride-

fuly reported in the Catholic pa-

pers of Austria that, when he was

(Continued on Page 2)
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ruptcy in the capitulation to Hitler

which, with the aid of the no less

ignoble conduct of the Stalinist

leadership, left the German prole-

tariat paralyzed with bewilderment
and prostrate,—is now trying to re-

furbish its arms in the light of the
flares of Austria's civil war. The
eternally discredited 2nd Interna-
tional, which nineteen years after

the flrst one, inflicted a second 1914
upon the German working class,

is now seeking to restore its ex-

ploded prestige by a parasitic as-

sociation with the heroism of the
Austrian rebels.

In vain i History will never per-

mit it!

What is there in common between

(Continued on Page 1)
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Austrian Workers Fight Points TheWay ToWorld Proletariat

(Continued from page 1)

the machine gunners of the Karl
I

Marx apartments mowed down by

Dollfuss' artillery, an<i the high

priest* of the social democracy who

begged for months to he made part-

ners Of the same Dollfuss- What

is there in common between the

heroes or the socialist Schutzbund

who emerged Irom Illegality to

smash i>olliuss, and the Bauers and

Henners who lamented impotently

but raised no finger when the same

Dollfuss ordered the dissolution or

the Scnultzbund"/ What is there In

common between the barricade fight-
1

era of Floridsdorf, Linz and Steyr

who refuse with bulleted emphasis

to tolerate for another day the en-

croachments upon their lives by

the uotUHSB regime, and the Seltzes

and Deutschea whose policy of tol-

eration atone made it possible for

Doliiuss to bear down, step by step,

upon the organized working class!

What is there in common between

the Abaters whose battle song is the

•International", and those leaders

who not so long ago sat by silently

while the Austrian Imperial and

Koyal Hymn, outlawed by the rev-

olution of 1918, was legally restor-

ed? What is there in common be-

tween the court-marttailed insurrec-

tionary who cried "I shall flght

Dollfuss to the end!" as the hang-

man's noose was slipped around his

neck, and the whole party leader-

ship which hung pathetically at the

coat-tails of Doiltuss until they

were contemptuously kicked away";

—But nevertheless called the gen-

eral strike! They are nevertheless

leading the masses on the barri-

cades !

Illusions ! Illusions

!

In its moment of crucial need,

the Austrian proletariat was left

in the lurch just as disgracefully as

it was in Germany

!

Where were the leaders upon

whom rested such a tremendous re-

sponsibility—where were they all

tnis time? What were they doing

to prepare the workers for that de-

cisive struggle whose inevitability

stood out so glaringly and unmis-

takably, especially after Hitler's

seizure of power? What were they

doing to absorb and communicate

to the masses the tremendously im-

portant lessons of the German trag-

edy? What were they doing during

all the previous, jewelled moments

which Dollfuss garnered as they

slipped through the shackled hands

of the Austrian proletariat in the

past year?

NOTHING! Nothing but allow-

ing Dollfuss to grow more arrog-

ant, Starhemberg to grow more per-

emptory, the Nazis to grow strong-

er.

True to the worst traditions of

Au si ro-Marxism, whose timsel of

verbal radicalism embellishes a

deadening passivity, the party lead-

ership which taught the masses that

they could not proclaim Austria a

socialist republic because the Eur-

opean "balance of power" did not

permit it, kept the masses in check

to the very last moment. One by

one, they allowed the reaction to

deprive the masses of their insti-

tutions, their class weapons

Dollfuss was permitted to dis-

solve the socialist-republican Scbu-

tzbund without a tremor. Dollfuss

was permitted to suppress the Com-

munist party without the Socialist

leadership doing more than mailing

nim a mild bleat of protest. Doll-

»uss was permitted to censor to con-

fiscate issues of the central daily

newspaper of the socialists, to force

it to print Dollfuss propaganda,

without action being taken. Doll-

tuss was permitted to iibrogate the

constitution so dear to every social-

is statesman, and to rule by de-

spotic emergency decrees, without

action being taken. The Heimwehr

leaders were permitted to infiltrate

one commanding post after another,

without action being talten. Those

thousand and one steps taken by

all the Bonapartist trail-blazers ot

Fascism to hamstring and paralyze

the proletariat before tha decisive

hour—all of them the socialist lead-

ership allowed Dollfuss to take

without themselves taking action.

To cap this characteristic record,

the party leaders who apparently

issued the general strike call chose

a moment not only dictated by the

enemy, but one when the means of

carrying it out effectively were con-

siderably reduced. The call was

issued only after the Arbetterzeltung

headquarters had been seized by

the Heimwehr and the paper sus-

pended, automatically depriving the

party of its direct contact with the

masses iis a whole. The result?

The newspapers report how severe-

ly this defect injured the efficacy

of the strike.

— Hut the l* ;iiw in are lighting on

tl.o barricades

!

We permit out selves, first, to

deny the decisive Importance of this

tact, and second, to express doubts

as to the accuracy of the reports

and rumors. What is decisive is

not the heroic conduct of this or

that indhiilnai leader, but the pol-

icy of the leader which in the fun-

dsimotHai Suisse determines the

course of his party. One has but

to i-icall the tragedy of the recent

case of the social democratic police

chief of A'U.u.i, -*bo helped the

Nazis to victory by permitting the

notorious raid on that working class

quarter in 1931 which ended in ai

massacre. His conduct then did

not prevent him from dying a mar-

tyr at the hands of the Fascist dogs!

a few weeks ago. The personal

courage of this or that leader of

Atistro-Marxism in the present civil

war will never absolve the leader-

slhp of the responsibility for the

policy which played the game of

the reaction.

Tho socialist workers in this

country who, disgusted with the

record of the social democracy, now
(Hug so i><i]»'-i>s;ily to the reports

of Bauer on this 'wriicade and

Duutsch en lh*i ci?L', reveal a senti-

ment which is more comprehensible

than commendable. But it is a

sentiment which experience will

not tolerate. We have no reason

to believe that, as a group, the

Austr'sn Loebes and Brauns and

Vveises (and let us include the Hec-

kerfs and Muenzenbergs ! ) will have

proved to rise to a stature even one

inch hitfhtv than their German pre-

decessors. Thpy are made not of

sterner but of identical political

stuff.

If the nnisris vi re called upon

to act, it was only after they could

no- Io'is;er be restrained. The first

half-perspicacious correspondent to

come along will and has attested

this bnitrtl Isict. With the night-

mare of Hitlerism, i.referring to die

fljjhting if i-tcissary, rather than to

live as gagged and driven serfs of

Nazidom. They could not aviod the

battle, they picked up the gage the

minute the straltjacket forced npon

them bj their leaders was relaxed.

The working class, they realised,

aiuiof get a pa.-isport for a villa in

Switz .Wane. Individual leaders

can . . . and do . .

And it is became the workers

must remain and fight to the bitter

end that the keenest weapons must

be in their hanOi. In Germany,

both the soc "*! democracy and the

official Communist party proved

their bankruptcy to the hilt. In

the present events in Austria, the

proof is Riven o**r again. The
Stalinist party crumbled away even

before it came to the decisive test.

The Socialist party proved to be a

brake on the working class and not

an accelerator. It Is now in a state

of utter collapse, and in falling this

once powerful party merely drives

the hulk of the 2nd International

deeper into the mire.

Austria stands out as the second

great sign-post in one year pointing

to the Imperative need of new rev-

olutionary parties and a new Com-
munist International!

Tomorrow or the day after, the

vanguard of the Austrian proletar-

iat will step forward resolutely on

this road.

So it is to these shining cham-

pions of the revolutionary prole-

tarian cause, to the barricade light-

ers of the Austrian working class,

that we extend the hand of warmest
comradely solidarity. It Is before

them that we lower our own banner

in respect and admiration. It is

for them that we cry out to all

sections of the working class move-

ment in this country, with all the

power at our command

:

"Forge a united front, now, instant-

ly, for work of solidarity and aid to

the Austrian working class! Others

have fought as good a battle, as de-

voted a Sght as they are fighting,

but none a better one. Others may
have fought a more successful

fight, but none a noWer one!"

And each hour that brings new
reports of the inspiring bravery and
tenacity of the workers, and the

jackal's work of their foes, will only

deepen the conviction already em-
bedded in our minds that the pro-

letarians of Austria are true sons

of the sacred cause that the flash

from their firearms lit a flame that

will burn in perpetual purity along-

side of the beaeonlights of the Paris

and Russian Communes.
2-1-1934 —M. 8.

PrieStS BleSS FaSCistS Reactionary French Government in War Moves

(Continued from page 1)

first called to the Chancellorship in

May mat, be went to his tavorite

church and spent the night in pray-

er. The next morning he announced

his soul had ben caned to rule

Austria, isach morning before going

to hie, office he prays for half an

hour and he calls his speeches dir-

ectly inspired."

Even beiore Dollfuss' promise to

the Church to make Austria's Fasc-

ism a Catholic Fascism, the Church

bad received sufficient concrete ex-

amples of the Catholicism of the

new order. The army barracks and

banners are a striking example. In

accordance with a general order

signed by another pious Catholic

Minister of Defense, Karl Vaugoin,

a crucifix must be hung in every

room o£ every military barracks,

and a picture of the Virgin Mary

must be embroidered, painted or

printed on ail regimental flags, all

battalion and company guidons. It

was under these Virgin Mary ban-

ners that the troops marched

against the workers' homes.

The main reason why Catholic

workers are astonished at the role

of the Catholic Church) la Austria

Is that the American Catholic press

suppresses most of these facts, as

they do also the facts about tne real

relations between Fascism and

Catholicism in Germany and Italy.

The American capitalists are not

yet desperate enough to try Fasc-

ism, and Fascism is hated by most

Americans; therefore, any minor

ditterence between the Church and

a Fascist government abroad is

hailed In the American Catiollc

press as proof of the divergence be-

tween the two. Thus, a quarrel in

ltaiy over allocation of certain

tonus last year was so interpreted;

but the real relation of the Papacy

to Mussolini is revealed by such

lacts as that, In the Concordat, the

Church pledged that every Bishop

in Italy would take the oath of

allegiance to Mussolini's govern-

ment—an oath which not only

would not have been granted, but

was never asked for by previous

Italian regimes.

So, too, the controversies between

Nazis and Catholics over theologic-

al doc-trine, such as Cardinal Faul-

haber's criticisms of the Naai con-

ception of a Nordic Christ, is treat-

ed in the American Catholic press

as a -break with the Nazis." One,

need but compare these doctrinal

quarrels with what the Catholic

Hierarchy says about Fascism it-

self. At a meeting of thousands of

Catholic youth of the Berlin bish-

opric, last August in Neukoellia

•stadium, Vicar General titeinman,

representing Bishop Schreiber, spoke

of Hitler and lijtlerism in the fol-

lowing terms:

"Our Chancellor ha„ been ap-

pointed by God. There must be no

antagonism between the church and

the State; the future Keich will em-

orace both. Catholic youth will

ueip the Fatherland to rise again

to greatness and glory." (New

lork Times, August a, 1933).

The Fascism of the Catholic

Church in Austria, Italy, Germany,

Spain—all Europe—will not be ad-

vertised in the American Catholic

press, so long as Fascist sentiments

remain unripe here. Not that there

are no revealing signs of the way

which the American Catholic hier-

archy will go. At the recent Cath-

olic Conference on Industrial Pro-

blems held in Detroit, no less a

person than Dr. George Herman
Uerry, president of Marygrove Col-

lege, delivered the usual Fascist

rant about the causes of the crisis

being that '"a few

jews hold a strangle hold on the

world supply of gold, thereby en-

abling them to determine the de-

smies of nations," etc. Dr. Derry's

speech was not quoted in the Cath-

olic reports of the Conference. In

the present temper of America, the

Catholic hlerarch finds it more ex-

pedient to push forward the Father

Kyans and the Father Couglins. But

the Dr. Derrys are the real core

of the Church—throughout Europe

today, and here, too, when the time

comes. —AQUINAS.

„ ,, -— irav can intervene in the Austrian smash you, says France to Ger-
(Continued rom Page 1.

J
>

TlM!tw tifl„ ot many, uniess you come to terras

mands an immed.ate w ution of " ^ to A„atria must and join me in attacking our com-

(inestions surrounding Geimanys »

-right" to arm herself. The Kight

press in France applauds the new

imperialist government for its ag-

gressiveness.

While Hitler talks peace, he pre-

pares for war. The Doumergue

government seems determined to

interfere with his plans before they

mature. At this time such inter-

ference can probably be managed

merely by military demonstrations

within the borders of France and

the sending of firm diplomatic notes.

Should the Doumergue government

find such tactics insufficient, it has

a pretext for bolder moves ready-

to-hand.

There is civil war in Austria.

Writing on its banners a collection

of idealistic phrases—preservation

of the peace of Europe, preservation

of Austrian independence, liberation

of Austrian humanity—the French

involve either the violation of Swiss mon enemy

-neutrality" or the crossing of This is the key to French inter-

German territory. In any case,' national policy today. The firm

French intervention, in Austria tone toward Germany, the aggres-

would be not only a means of stav-

ing off a rise of revolutionary tides

throughout Europe, but a demon-

stration to German Fascism that

French imperialism Is still a power

to reckon with,

This does not necessarily mean

that the Doumergue government is

heading! for war with Germany.

Where there are between two rivals

an irreconcilable difference, the

stronger does not waste time threat-

ening while the weaker develops

his powers. Differences being irre-

concilable, he strikes as soon as he

can. When, however, there is, de-

spite disagreements and difficulties,

a possibility of reconciliation,

threats serve a purpose. 1 will

Austria Next In Order
(Continued from page 1)

HOTEL STRIKE
(Continued from page 1>

ated Food Workers that it led and organized the great struggle oi this

year. Nobody but a charlatan can condemn the union for the failure

The list is still rising. Since we closed our reeords for last week's

Issue 76 new subs came In, making the total 645. New York advanced

toward its goal of 400. With 40 new subs last week, its total now stands

at 356. Chicago made a small beginning with 4 subs. Other branches

have not yet notified us of what they have done or Intend to do. We
think that with their active participation we can push the total up to

one thousand new paid subs. Accordingly we set the goal of this drive

at one thousand.

The record to date stands as follows:

New York Local

Minneapolis Branch

Kansas City Branch

Pittsburgh Branch

L. Brown

A Teacher

Youngstown Branch

D. L.

J. Ruby

G. Papcun

M. Hurwltz

H. Bukut

8. Hardy

Chicago Branch

D. O. Dwyer

M. Steinbach

M. McLeod
L. Goodman

St. Louis Branch

I* Murphy

JC Koehler

C. Genfan

R. Carlson

35o

88

43

32

20

12

12

8

8

8

6

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4

to win a complete victory in the first battle, in addition to the power-

ful forces of the employers they were other factors which worked against

the success of the struggle and finally compelled the union to accept

the compromise settlement.

Foremost among these factors operating against the strike is to be

counted the disruptive splitting activities of the "Food Workers I. IT.

the private trade union organization of the so-called Communist

oi LUe „™« Party (Stalinists). The leader*, of this clique set their own sectarian

International interests above the interests of the mass movement, spread slander, sow-

ed confusion and disorganization, and did everything they could to un-

dermine the unity and demoralize the fighting power of the workers.

The NBA, in the person of Mrs. Ellnore M. Herrlck, acting chairman

of the Regional Labor Board, acted from the start like a direct agent

of the hotel bosses and overlooked no opportunity to attack and sabot-

age the strike. Even after the pressure of tne strike itself had forced

her to negotiate a settlement with the hotel owners she came out with

a public attack on the strike as -unjustifiable, unwarranted' and Im-

proper". The illusions which many of the workers had held in regard

to the impartiality, or even the "friendship", of the NRA for the cause

of labor lent effectiveness to the direct services which Mr* Herrlck

rendered to the hotel bosses. The union leadership, which had as Its

first duty to put the workers on guard against rbls deception, failed

miserably in this respect.

A further weakness of the strike was the conservative, bureaucratic

policy and methods of the official leaders—Fields, CaJdis, and Costas. By

its clique methods, which separated this leadership from the living

movement of 4he class-conscious, militant workers, by its cowardly and

capitulatory attitude before the NRA and liourgeois public opinion, and

by Its factional maneuvers and intrigues against the most advanced

militant, elements in the union, the Field-Caldis leadership weakened the

morale of the strikers, disorganized the ranks and paved the way for

their acceptance of a settlement far less favorable than could have been

gained with a better leadership. Their method of negotiating the set-

tlement and their bureaucratic tactics in railroading it through the mem-

bership meeting was in line with their whole cotirse throughout the

strike.

The big fight of the Hotel and Restaurant Workers Union is still

ahead and the great task is to preserve the union and build it stronger

and on a sounder basis. This requires an unrelenting struggle fn the

first place against the disruptive activities of the Food Workers Indus-

trial Union elements who seek to complicate the difficulties and exploit

them for sertarian purposes. These professional disorganizes of labor,

whose path is sown with unjustified splits and tragic defeats for the

workers, now seek to complicate the difficulties of the Amalgamated and

exploit them for the benefit of the discredited "18th Street Union". A
similar struggle must be carried on against every tendency of anarchistic

demoralization.

The conservative bureaucratic clique of Field and Co. cannot be

an ally in this struggle of the responsible class-conaclous workers In the

union. On the contrary the fight of the genuine militants must be

directed against them with no less emphasis. Most important of all

now is the firm organization of a genuine Left wing in the union based

on the mlltant class-conscious workers, which will take up the fight to

enforce the agreement In the shops, to build the union, steer it on the

path of the class-struggle and provide it with leadership that will be

worthy of these tasks.

TOTAL «U

sive attitude in the Austrian ques-

tion, are above all an ultimatum to

Germany : stop provoking ns, join

with us, let us settle our differences

at the expense of—the Soviet Un-

ion. It is the rapid pressing of

this policy of making Hitler into the

super-Wrangel of Europe that is the

chief significance of the coming to

power of Doumergue.
Need of United Struggle.

Meanwhile, within France there

seems to be a temporary lull. The

shift fo the right In the Cabinet has

for the moment taken the wind out

of French Fascism's sails. The

working class, having demonstrated

its opposition to Fascism by a sig-

nificant one-day general strike, is

surveying the aftermath of the

bloody riots. It awaits the govern-

ment's next important move.

How successfully it will be able

to answer that next move depends

on developments within the working

class. Not only Germany, but Aus-

tria, too, provides a lesson for the

French workers. In Germany

Fascism took; power without seri-

ous resistance. In Austria the

workers began their historic and

courageous flght under the worst

possible conditions.

The French workers will be; in

no better position to defend them-

selves unless their present disunity

is rapidly overcome. The French

Socialist leaders are hopelessly div-

ided against themselves on all

points except one : avoiding all ser-

ious preparations for the decisive

conflict which must soon take place.

What is left of the French Commun-
ist Party continues the sectarian

line of the united front "from be-

low." Thus the action of each sec-

tion of the working class—both of

whom had to protest against one

and the same enemy—was a strict-

ly private action. Unity was sacri-

ficed to the private interests of each

party. The true Communist has no

interests apart from those of the

working class. There can be no

doubt that it Is to the interest of

the whole working class of France

today to strike together at the re-

action initiated by Doumergue

C. I. Phrasemongering

Where in this situation is the

Communist International,? Pravda

prints windy editorials of congra-

tulations to the French and Aus-

trian workers and speaks of the

imminence of world revolution. It

ignores the fact that both in France

and Austria the current struggles

were opened at the will and at the

moment chosen by reactionary

forces, that the workers are at the

moment fighting a clearly defensive

struggle. If instead of solemnly

Jubilant, pronunclamentos, the C. I.

would issue a simple statement in

favor of a genuine united front it

might contribute something to con-

verting that defensive into an of-

fensive flght.

The Communist League of France,

like its brother sections throughout

the world, has learned not to wait

upon the C. I. for such directives.

In Germany the call for a united

front came from the C. I. aKer Hit-

ler was (irmly entrenched in power,

after the realization ot the pur-

poses for which a united front

should have existed had become a

remote possibility. It the C. I.

lives up to its past, we may expect

fighting, and who consequently shy

away in cowardice and supersti-

tion from questions of military re-

sources and methods.

The general strike is only the

mjobilizatflon of revolutionary

forces, but still not war. To util-

ize the general strike successfully

as a demonstration or a threat, i.

e., to confine oneself only to the

mobilization of forces, without en-

gaging In battle—that is possible

only within^ strictly defined histor-

,
ical conditions ; whenever matters

touch an Important but still a par

tial task ; when the enemy wavers

and waits only for a push in order

to retreat ; when the possessing

classes are still left with a wide

field for retreat and maneuver.
None of this obtains at present, at

the time when all the contradictions

have reached their highest intensity

and when every serious conflict puts

on the agenda the question of power

and the perspective of civil war.

The general strike could prove to

be a sufficient means for repelling

the counter-revolutionary overturn

only in the event that the enemy is

unprepared and lacks sufficient

forces and experience (the Kapp
putsch). But even in the latter

case, after having repelled the ad-

venturistic onset, the general strike

only restored fundamentally that

situation which obtained on the

eve of the conflict, and consequently

gave the enemy the opportunity to

utilize the experience of his own
defeat and to prepare better for a

new attack. But the general strike

turns out to be completely insuffici-

ent even for defensive purposes in

the event that the enemy is power-

ful and experienced, all the more

so if he leans upon the state ap-

paratus, or even has at his disposal

its benevolent "neutrality". No mat-
ter what the basic reason for the
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a simila'r call in France sometime
in the indefinite future. In the

meantime, the Communist League
of France proceeds to. build the new
Internationalist Communist party,

section of the Fourth International.

As the Party of the Third Interna-

tional decays—that it is losing mem-
bers daily has been confessed by

none less than Piotnltsky of the E.

C. C. I.—and militants In the French

S. P. seek tor a party which fulfills

their needs and' aspirations, the In-

ternationalist Communists will speak

ever more loudly in their own voice,

compelling the formation of a uni-

ted front. Under its impetus the

French proletariat will be able to

move forward to smash the war
plans of the French bourgeoisie, to

protect by Its own strength the So-

viet) Union, whose borders can
hardly be guarded by Lltvlnov's

famous non-aggression pacts, and to

initiate the struggle for the French

and the world-wide socialist rev-

olution.

conflict may be. under the present

conditions general strike will close

the ranks ot the bourgeois parties,

the state apparatus and the Fascist

bands, and in this united front ot

the bourgeoisie, the preponderance

will tall inevitably lino the hands

of the most extreme and determin-

ed elements, i. e., the Fascists.

When face to face with the general

strike, the counter-revolution will

bi' compelled to stake alt its forces

on one card in order to break the

ominous danger with a single blow,

in so far as the general strike re-

mains only a strike it inevitably

(looms itself under these conditions

to defeut. In order to snatch vic-

tory the strategy of the strike must
grow into the strategy of the rev-

olution, it must elevate itself to

the level of resolute actions, reply-

ing with a double blow to every

blow. In other words, under the

present conditions the general strike

cannot serve as a self-sufficient

means for the defease of an Im-

potent democracy, but only as one

of the weapons In the combined

struggle of two camps. The strike

must be accompanied by and sup-

plemented with the arming of the

workers, the disarming of the Fasc-

ist bands, the removal of Bonapart-

ists from power, and the seizure of

the material apparatus of the state.

Once again we repeat, if the es-

tablishment of a Soviet regime can-

not be realized without the seizure

of power by the Communist party

—

and we admit that this is altogether

excluded by the unfavorable corre-

lation of forces in the immediate

luttire—then the restoration of

democracy, even temporarily, is al-

ready unthinkable in Austria with-

out the previous seizure ot power

oy the social democracy. If the

leading workers' party is not pre-

pared to bring the struggle to its

conclusion then the general strike,

by sharpening the situation, can

only hasten the crushing of the pro-

letariat.

The Austro-Phillstlue will eaten

up these words in order immediate-

ly to deduce reasons in favor of

'"moderation" and "cautiousness".

For, is it permissible for a party

to take upon itself the grandiose

'"risk" involved in the revolution-

ary methods of struggle? As if the

Austrian proletariat has the free-

dom of choice! As if millions of

workers can depart for their villas

in Switzerland like Otto Brauni As
if a class can duck mortal danger

without incurring any danger! As
if the victims of Fascislzed Eur-

ope, with Its perspectives of new
imperialist wars, will not - surpass

one-hundredfold the sacrifices ot all

revolutions, past and future

!
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Heading Straight For

AnotherNX^rld War
Horrible Spectre of a New Imperialist Holocaust

Menaces the Whole World

NEW YORK, SATURPAY,FEBRUARY 84s 1934 PRICE 2 CENTS

The recent march of events con-

jures up again and again, and' in

ever more menacing proportions,

the horriole spectre of a new imper-

ialist holocaust. At the present

moment the war clouds appear most

densely lacked in Europe. Will

me outburst begin there? Tnut no

one can predict, it is certain, how-

ever, that the sanguinary massacre

of the Austrian worKers brings tilt

war question much nearer to mon-

strous reality. But elsewhere along

tne artincialiy created national

boundaries the sparks are flying m
an atmosphere already excessively

charged with rapacious imperialist

conniets. In tne language of capi-

talist liiplomats it js no longer a

question ot "wiieilier" tne war will

come, but "when" and "where" it

win begin.

Tne United I'ress reports a Eor-

miouQie concentration 01 Italian

troops along tne Austrian borders.

Henri Berenguer, head ot' French

Senate Foreign Aitairs Uominiltee,

puoticly proclaims tile necessity oi

uispaicimig armed iorces to Austria

T-to -'sureguard her independence".

This may he merely symptomatic ot

general sanation, .iiuch more

ominous, however, is the spreading

of i'ascist reacLion at .a breath-tak-

ing speed and the eitorts to anni-

hilate the working class movement
and crush its spirit ot resistance.

War is a continuation ot polities

by other means. Polities between

imperialist powers knows no other

language than that ot the maraud-

ers' capture of spoils. Armies, lor-

tined by the latest developments in

mechanized warfare, deadly poison

gases, and composed of millions ot

humanity, are marching up in ar-

ray to engage in a new deatli battle

for redivision of tbe earth amongst

the ravenous exploiters.

The mask of disarmament has

fallen. In place of it there is now
an open race for armaments. The
League of Nations, created, in tile

language of capitalist diplomatic

hypocricy, as an instrument to pre-

serve peace between the nations, has

sunk into disrepute even amongst

its own creators. As a decoy it is

not needed right now. The dis-

armament conference, in the words

of its last remaining "faithful

friend*', the sleek Arthur Hender-

son, is in pretty bad shape. All the

capitalist powers, large and small,

have armed to the teeth. But most

powerfully loom the gigantic war
preparations of the American im-

perialist colossus. Wherever the

war clouds may begin to unleash

their torrents, wherever the powder
magazine of capitalist condiets may
be ignited, one thing is certain

—

the United States will piay a major

role in it.

It is in anticipation ot these fur-

ious armed conllicts that tlie Uni-

ted States prepares. Coldly and de-

liberately it pursues its course to-

wards Imperialist war. Its enor-

mous capital resources must find

new fields of exploitation, not only

as a means of issuing out of the

crisis, but also as a means o£ re-

ducing the share of the competing

powers in world economy; A favor-

able decision in this contest it will

seek through the force of arms.

Hence the feverish strengthening

at this moment of what are called

the forces of national defense. The
United States today leads all the

other powers in the open race for

armaments.

The greatest navy in the coun-

try's history has been voted by the

house of representatives in passing

the Vinson Naval Replacement Bill,

providing a program to cost $475,-

000,000 to $570,000,000. Coincident

with this program approval was

secured for building of 1,184 new
naval aircraft. Announcements for

the expansion of the Army Air

Corps is awaited. "The sky's the

limit", said Hepresentative Hastings

of Oklahoma in the House debate

on the naval program. "This pro-

gram may cost a billion dollars.

But that is only half the picture

according to ilgures marshalled by

Representative Bierman of Iowa.

According to him, Congress and the

navy. Meanwhile the prices on

securities having direct relation to

war industries soar on the stock ex-

changes in anticipation of huge pro-

lits to be cleaned up out of the com-
ing slaughter.

"If the war would be fought to a*

finish without inner movements (i.

e., revolutions—A. S.), a. state of

exhaustion would result such as

Europe has not experienced for two
hu»«tred years. American industry

would then win all along the line

and would set us all before the al-

ternative
; either a relapse to. pure

agriculture for our own needs (Am-
erican grain forbids any other

.(ind), or—social revolution."

Thus wrote Bngels in a letter to

Sorge, Jan. 7, 1888, foreseeing the

.vorld war. The "inner movements"
aid occur. Revolutions broke out
before the world war reached the

,>oitit of complete exhaustion. But
oiiiy one remained victorious, that

of the Soviet Union. The others

ivere defeated. The world' prole-

tariat has suffered new and terrific

olows. Meanwhile American indu-

stry is already able to assert its

superiority, both in peace and war.

Therefore the prediction of Engels

still h'olds good. For the future

there stil remain the two alterna-

tes. Only this much should be
added. The possibility of social

revolution is, of course, not con-

lined to one continent. —A. S.

Collapse of Austro - Marxism

In the Vienna Struggle \

proletariat has proved to be no

match for the murderous bombard-

ment of the reaction. Battling to

the end, the workers fired their

last shots from the sewers into which

they were driven and finally cor-

nered. The last rifle shot sounded

the death knell of tne once mighty

Austrian Social Democracy.

Now that the smoke has lifted,

the crimes of the leaders of the

social democracy stand oat in all

their grewsome enormity. Not all

the efforts in the world can succeed

la
1

covering the facts by referring

to the fighting done by Otto Bauer
and Julius Deutsch. By their whole

past policy they drove inexorably

toward the eatastrophe and sacri-

ficed the Austrian proletariat, just

as surely as did their German con-

freres a year before.

A Fatal Policy

The1 leaders of Austro-Marxism

chained' the proletariat to the

anchor of the constitution which
dragged it ever deeper into a

swamp. They taught the workers

faith in capitalist democracy as the

basis upon which a new society

conld be erected without disturb-

ances, peacefully. They pursued

a course up to the last minute of

supporting Dollfuss as the "lesser

evil", despite the tragedy to which
the German proletariat had been
brought by the same policy. They
allowed the proletariat to be dis-

aremd, the Sehntzbund to be dis-

solved, the Socialist press to be

confiscated. They whimpered at

JlollfuBB* heels while the proletar-

NRA AttacksHotel Strike

Need Militant Policy to Overcome Crisis in Ranks

The fourth week ot the New
1'ork hotel strike witnessed the

complete violation on the part of

the hotels "of the agreement to re-

in .->tate the strikers through the

agency of their shop delegates.

The Regional Labor Board of the

NllA at the same time came out

into the open as the chief strike-

breaking agency. Mrs. Herrick,

chairman, excused the hotels, de-

nounced tiie union and urged the

strikers to apply for work as "in-

dividuals."

The union officials, taken com-
pifitt'ly off guard by this turn of

even. -, although i> couul have been

predicted and explained by any
worker with an elementary under-

stan„.ng of tin.' class struggle, lost

their neads entirely. Instead of

ciincentrating their attention on

the task of improving the strike

organinaton, educating and steeling

Lhe strikers for a further struggle

and providing means to feed them,

r-'ield, Kaid Is and Costas, the of-

lluial leaders of the union, explain-

ed the situation as "a breach of

uiith", and during the past week
.hey have been running back and
mrth from the Labor Board to

Mayor La (Juardia and from La
Uuardia to the Labor Board in

fruitless efforts to "straighten

out" a tangle that has been pur-

pusely and deliberately created by

the very people they are appealing

to. The variation of this routine

by a flying trip to Washington to

see General Johnson only made the

whole business more ridiculous.

A Critical Situation

A certain demoralization in the

ranks of the strikers has resulted,

and nothing else could result. The
strike situation has become ex-

tremely critical. A drastic change

of policy is imperatively necessary

in order to re-form the ranks and
ijrevent a catastrophe. The mili-

tant Left wing elements in the un-

ion, who have made a sharp break

with the leadership over these

fundamental questions of policy, is

pushing forward aggressively along

Ibis line. The fate of the strike

now depends directly upon the re-

sults of their fight.

The strike is a class battle. If

it is conducted on this basis great

reservoirs of workers' energy and
militancy can yet be brought into

play for the salvation ot the strike

and the union. Power is with the

workers, but it must be organized

P. W. A. are already appropriating : and relied upon. That is the task

$1,039,000,000 this year for the
1

of leaders. Take a lesson from the

The epic bravery of the Austrian iat's ranks were being demoralized

and enfeebled.

They talked big. They threaten-

ed a general strike if any one of

lour actions were taken against the

workers and their organizations. In

this way they succeeded in checking

the uneasy masses who wanted to

right the hyena of reaction hefore

it became too powerful.

But. while tney talked about a

general strike, they did not take a

single step to prepare for it.

i'Dat is why we cnarge the lead

ere of the Austrian social democracy

with treachery ut tbe proletariat!

A dozen articles would not be half

so effective in revealing the depths

to wnich Austro-Marxism has sunk,

as are the simple words of its lead-

er. Otto Bauer. Let every militant,

the socialist workers above all, en-

grave in _his mind the revelations

made to the press in Bratislava,

whence Bauer fled after the crusa-

mg of the workers. We print them

here, extracted from the interview

ue granted to Mr. G. K. K. Gedyre,

correspondent in Czechoslovakia of

the New Xork Tunes '(February

18, 15)31)-:

"Since that date—the date of the

Hitler triumph in Germany — our

party has made the very greatest

eflorts to come to an agreement

with the government, because we
Knew what the end would be other-

wise. Either the Nazis were bound

to triumph in Austria or some such

terrible bloodshed as has now hap-

pened was bound to come.

Banking on DolU'uss

"In the first weeks of March our

leaders were still in close personal

contact with Dolifuss and frequent-

ly tried to get him to agree to a

constitutional solution. At the end

of March he promised our leader,

Dr. Denneberg, personally that at

the beginning of April he would

open negotiations with us for the

reform of the Constitution.

"This promise
r

he never fulfilled,

for at the beginning of April he

passed over deflnitely to the Fasc-

ist camp (although he concealed it

from other countries) and refused

to speak to any of the Socialists.

"When he said he could not see

the existing leaders we offered to

send him other negotiators. He
refused sharply. As we could not

see him again we tried to negotiate

through other people. Honestly, we
left no stone unturned

"We offered to make tbe greatest

concessions that & democratic and

socialist party had ever made.

W« let DoUfuss know that if be

would only pass a hill through

Parliament we would accept a

measure authorizing the govern-

ment to govern by decree without

Parliament for two years, on two
conditions only—that a small Par-

liamentary committee in which

tbe government had a majority,

should be able to criticize decrees

and that a constituional court, the

only protection against breaches

of the Constitution, should be re-

stored.. .DoUfuss refused.

"In our parliamentary commit-

tee in October, we anounced that a

general strike would take place if

any one of four things, but only

these things, should occur. You
know these 'conditions. They were

Coal Yard Workers Win
Strike in Minneapolis

Militant Battle Brings a Speedy Victory To Drivers

coal drivers of Minneapolis, where
a fighting leadership welded to-

gether an, invincible fighting union

that smashed Its way to victory in

three days. In Minneapolis they

also negotiated with the NHA. But
they didn't rely on these negotia-

tions. They relied on the picket

line and militant action and forced

the NKA to act.

As was to be expected1 the "Food
Workers' Industrial Union"—the

special trade union organization of

the official Communist Party (Stal-

inists)—seized upon the critical

position of the strike during tbe
past week to sow confusion and
demoralization, to circulate every

kind of rumor and slander and, in

general, to bedevil the situation in

every way possible. This wrecking
crew is running a hard race with

the Regional Labor Board for tint

"honors" In the game of breaking

the strike.

Quick Action Needed
In the present critical situation,

which has been aggravated and to

a large extent induced by the

pussy-footing policy of the leader-

ship, heroic efforts are necessary to

re-form the ranks of the strike. It

can yet be done, but there is not
much time left. This must be said

openly. There Is no greater menace
In such a situation than the preach

-

(Continued on page 4) (Continued on page 4)

Vandalism!
Early last week the Rivera

Lenin mural was hacked out of

the wall on which Rivera had

painted it in Rockefeller's Radio

City Hall. Thus was carried to

its logical conclusion the vandal-

ism bo^mi lust May when Rocke-

feller peremptorily ordered Riv-

era to discontinue working on the

mural because he objected to an

image of Lenin's face appearing

in it.

Various artists have begun a

protest movement, withdrawing

their work from an exhibition

planned for Radio City. The pro-

test is being joined by persons of

divergent interests although the

political sympathies of some of

the artists for the social content

of Rivera's art are the main spring

of their protest.

•«

Shachtman Tour
MASS MEETING

"DO WE NEED A NEW COM-
MUNIST PARTY IN AMERICA"

at

WORKMAN'S CIRCLE CENTER
72 Legion Avenue, New Haven

THURSDAY, MARCH 1st, 8 P. M.

Minneapolis.—After a whirlwind strike battle which electrified the

whole city and tied' up every coal yard tight as a drum, the coal drivers

won complete recognition of their union in two and a half days.

The Minneapolis Labor Review of February 18 says:

"The workers of the city were thrilled, both organized and unor-

ganized, at the masterly manner in which the struggle was conducted

. . . Picketing of the coal yards was carried on continuously during

the strike and there has never been a better example of enthusiastic,

efficiency than displayed by the coal driver pickets.

"A week ago Minneapolis was not paying much attention to the

coal drivers. Today organized and
militant they are a mighty factor in

the industrial world."

The same paper reports "a mem-
orable meeting of the Central La-

bor Union, that heard Miles Dunne,

member of the coal drivers' strike

committee, declare that anyone who
doubts that the American workers

will fight for their rights is sadly

misinformed. He said that all del'

egates should report to their un-

ions that the coal drivers' strike

had been a very successful one."

The Strike was conducted by

New Hateo General Drivers' Union No. 574.

The committee representing the

strikers before the Regional Labor
Board, which negotiate the settle-

ment, consisted of William Brown,
Cliff Hall, Miles Dunne and Carl

Skoglund. Roy Wier, organizer of

the C. L .U. and attorney Johp

!
Goldie assisted in the negotiationsADMISSION 10 CENTS

Auspices: New Haven Br. C. L. A. as members of the committee.

Shoe Union Forges Ahead
Amalgamation Rolls over Reactionary Opposition

The new amalgamated independ-

ent uniou of shoe workers, born at

the convention held in Boston last

December, has proceeded steadily

forward toward a completed organi-

zation against serious obstacles, ob-

stacles that were successful in

blocking previous attempt* at un-

ity in years past.

Tbe United' Shoe and Leather

Workers Union has been represent-

ed since January 15th by the Co-

ordinating Commltee called into

existence by the convention. It is

to function until the constitution is

finally approved and adopted by all

Ideals, and officers are elected. All

locals that were represented at the

convention have approved the con-

stitution, or have submitted minor

amendments, except those noted be-

low. Soon after the close of the

convention, reactionary officialdom

of the former two principal unions

proceeded to do all In their power

to block the move: Mahan & Co.

of the old National Shoe Workers

drawn from the new union, o result

of the "good work" of Nolan who
travelled there at union expense

for that purpose. Of 13 locals in

Haverhill, Mass. district, he has

succeeded in withholding 2 from
the new union.

A statement circulated by the

Nolan officialdom suggests—"with
an honest desire to cooperate in

bringing together several unions on

a basis of more complete harmony,
that the constitution (of the new
union) be rejected and that a de-

mand be made that the Cordinat-
ing Committee be dissolved and. . .

.

in order to obtain ultimately an
amalgamation to which all may
subscribe (!!!) we offer the fol-

lowing: that the constitution of

the Shoe Workers Protective Union
be accepted with amendments....
amalgamation to be confined to the

National Shoe Workers' Associa-

tion; Brotherhood of Shoe and Al-

lied Craftsman ; Shoe Workers'
Protective Union and the Salem In-

Union and Nolan & Co. of the old ;dependent Union." This in the face

Shoe Workers Protective Union.

Manan's Waterloo

Mahan met his Waterloo first and
has been forced to capitulate. Nolan

and his clique, however, are still

active. The St. Louis locals of the

Shoe Workers' Protective Union,

having some 2000 organized work-

ers in that territory have with-

The Collapse O f

«Austro - Marxism»
A Lecture By

MAX SHACHTMAN
IRVING PLAZA HALL

(GRAND BALLROOM)

15th Street and Irving Place

Wednesday, Feb. 28, at 8 p.m.

QUESTIONS ADMISSION 15< DISCUSSION

of the most overwhelming vote in

support of the principles of the new
constitution that the shoe workers
haTe ever known!

The Fight at Lowell.

In Lowell, Mass.
:

the bosses of

Dodge, Perry & Bliss recently an-

nounced a wage scale for cutters of

$18.00 per week. The cutters re-

fused to accept the reduction. The
bosses suggested that inasmuch as

there was a fight for jurisdiction

between two unions (one would be

the egg shell fragment of tbe Nolan
officialdom), their factory operate

temporarily on open shop principles

and when the fight was settled they

promised to recognize whichever
wins. Needless to say this was un-

animously rejected and the bosses

informed that they must deal with
the one and only union existing

there—the United Shoe and Leather
Workers Union. This the bosses

refused. "All right", said the work-
ers' spokesman, "let Nolan make
your shoes!"

Doubtless Nolan considered this

seriously for the next day news-
papers publicized Nolan's announce-
ment to all unemployed shoe work-
ers who were members in good
standing of the "Protective" Union
that jobs were available in this

shop and urged' them to go and get
them. But the workers' ranks held
solidly, the shop remained closed.

The next day the boss sent post
haste for a representative of the

(Continued from Page 3)

Minneapolis.-—With united forces

and. fighting determination the Coal

Yard Workers gave a decisive ans-

wer to the coal bosses who hatf

ignored their demands, claiming

that the Union did not represent

the workers in the yards.

From Wednesday morutug until

Friuay evening, a eb. Yth, »th, and
ji.ii, cne (stiifie committee had com-

pute commana of the machinery of

toal Q isinbution in the City. So
enecti\e was tne tie-up, tuat coal

oMers tor Hospitals, Orphans
ttomes, etc., couiii move only upon
iv riiten permission of the Strike

Committee, the union furnlsnlng

unver and picaet guard who were
paid Union wages by the delivering

company.

The Coal Drivers and Yard Work-
Local in4 of tne int. T. c. ». H...

crs organized into General Urjvers

ui.ipiayeu a well organized, mobile,

iisutiug picket line tnat stormed
user ait opposition, closed tJ5 truck

yards, lull coal omces and swept

tiid streets clear of sca^s in the

nrst tnree hours of tne strike.

t\ hat proved to be decisive fac-

tors in the strugle, long toreseen by

those active workers wno took the

lead in tiie organization of the Coal

iard Drivers and Yardmen, was
tne careful preparation for action

and tne militant mass picket line.

The careful work of preparing,

the patient day to day organization-

al campaign m the various yards
and sections of the industry, the

devotion of a number of militant

workers to the idea of the Union

—

cliis must be given iflKST place in

any consideration of this or any
otuer strike.

Composed in the main of young
men learning the lesson of fighting

solidarity in their first labor strug-

gle, tiie Coal lard \Yorkers have
m the ranks many older men who
mought to the Union and into the

light valuable experience, supple-

menting enthusiasm with calm judg-
ment, and therefore striking abil-

ity. The older and the young
workers found their places together

m the powertul drive and sweep of

the offensive.

The "Cruising Pictat Squad"

Some o the best proposals and
many of the most courageous acts
came from those workers who un-
til a few short weeks ago, knew
little about strikes or union mem-
bership. One of the outstanding
features of the strike was the
Cruising Picket Squad. This idea'

came from the ranks and played a
great role in the strike. The gen-
eral strategy of tbe Strike Commit-
tee was to concentrate the pickets

at the largest and most dangerous
yards, leaving a more or less skele-

ton line at -the other points, picket

captains to make the necessary
shifts as occasion demanded.
There were more than 60 yards

to cover scattered over an area of
ten miles square. To guard the St.
Paul line, where more than one hun-
dred greedy coal operators awaited
an opportunity to force their work-
ers to scab, was a task of no small
proportions. (That few St, Paul
drivers tried to run the blockade
is a living example of the flue

solidarity that exists). Here the
Cruising Picket Squad found its
work. From the moment of its in-

ception, when it was taken up eager-
ly by the Strike Committee as well
as the who]e membership, in the
early hours of the strike, no stray
scab had any chance to get through.
Car afjer car volunteered for thls-
work. Manned with five to seven
pickets they supplemented the main
lines, making them virtually 'coal'
tight.

DEBATE
The Crisis in the

Communist International

What Is

TheWay

Out?

JAMES P. CANNON
Says:

THE 3rd INTERNATIONAL
IS BANKRUPT-

FOB A 4th INTERNATIONAL

On MONDAY, MARCH 5, 19S4

8 P. M.

at IRVING PLAZA HALL
15th Street and Irving Place

Chairman: SIDNEY HOOK
ADMISSION 39c

JAY LOVESTONE
For

THE REFORM AND
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THE C.W.A. FRONT
10,000 Demonstrate in

New York

Last Thursday, February 15, a

demonstration of 10,000 workers of

the C. W. A. and C. W. S. and the

various groupings of the Roosevelt

sham of planned recovery—took

place in Union Square. On t.ne

line of march, for the first time,

joining with ditch digger.-, brick-

layers and all the other- c it l<Tories

of Civii Works laborers, were the

previously immune "' untouchables"

—the white collar office workers.

They added zest to the spirit in

the air.

•'The C. W- A. must go on!" -'No

layoffs!"' Thousands of workers

shouted these slogans, the streets

ringing with protest against the

infamy of the present scheme of

mass firing. Tim police—in their

usual Hessian fashion attempted to

provoke or lo cut .short the protest

by laying out what they thought

would be a "proper" route Kir I he

marchers. At the offices of the

CWA at 28th St., the lusty shouts of

the thousands of workers rang out

their denunciation of the CWA of-

ficialdom. At this point the police

tried to stem the march, but failed.

The workers marched past. the

CWA offices twice.

While there are a few CWA or-

ganized CWA workers are members

that the Association of Civil Works

Employees at 22 K. J2lh St., has

the best chance, for growth. All toe

speakers, including of course Hit'

Stalinists from the Relief Workers

League, howled for unity !
,
If there

is to be unity among the CWA work-

ers, the elimination of superfluous

organization must take place, and

the fusing of these groups info the

main stream. The majority of or-

ganized CWA workers are members

of the Association of Civi) Works
Employees. There is where we
should concentrate, and help build

it into a mass organization for Un-

tight to come. —C. W. A.

Inwood Park

A thousand workers are employ-

ed here on the A shift. l>oing"thp

usual routine of non-mechanized

work, such as digging ditches for

Hlniiiis, filling in or leveling land;

I he bricklayers laying bricks on

the soggy ground, with the melting

snow making the work absolutely

worthless. Two months ago when

an attempt was made to organize

the CWA workers for better condi-

tions (such as pay every week, un-

ion r,cai('j and in general the right

to organize, Mr. MacArthur, a su-

pervisor (now up on charges of

padding the payroll) intimidated

the process, lie said "you can't

organize against the Government".

"The NltA does not include the

CWA."

When a demonstration was being

organized to demand pay three

weeks in arrears, Mr. MacArthur

howled and stormed, threatening

the immediate firing of anyone who
left the job to demonstrate at the

office. Nobody went ! The prospect

of being fired with no organization

as yet strong enough to fight for

Hie workers, dissipated the possi-

bilities «f militant protest : every-

body just grumbled anil cursed.

When the wage cut came—the same

thing.

There was no organization to lead

us, except for a few workers who

vented their, personal feelings at

this damnable "charity work" of

the government. Mr. Dutch Sctraltz

and his cohorts grafted pennies

and dimes from the workers by the

policy racket, and his honor the

mayor did right by the working

class by suspending it for a week.

Mr. Schultz is operating again in

collusion with the genteel Tammany
boys who officiate as the Foreman

with the honorable mayor's dispens-

ation. These boys have organized

it on better lines and no arrests

take place.

On below-zero Friday, a Negro

foreman caught cold mid died the

next day. A number of workers

died, unable to buy decent warm
clothes on $13.44 a week, and to

support a family. A worker sacri-

fices ilicsc essentials for paying

rent, .clothing his kids and buying

food. Is there any money left

—

with rising prices—and our pay cut

instead of increased to meet the

rise in commodities?

A number of contacts have been

made, which should soon enough

develop and must develop into the

basis for an organization at Inwood

Park to organize for the battle for

better conditions and the continua-

tion of the C. W. A. —CWA.

Manne Park

Things the Minneapolis Coal-

yard Workers Wont Forget

Those pickets who dumped two

seven-ton loads in front of North

Western Yard No. 1 on the lirst morning of tha Strike:

The action that warned the rest of

the Companies what to expect.*****
That :S hour running fight up

West Broadway to keep a load of coal from being delivered

to ex-Sheriff Kioun's greenhouse.

* * * t *

That lighting young worker who seized a cop by the throat

and made him apologize (before the crowd) for calling

him a vile name.
* * * * *

That in this Strike, mass picketing

became a reality—not an empty slogan.

* « * * «

The sight of a hall full of sleepy men

jumping to their feet, shaking the sleep

from their eyes, responding eagerly to the

never ending demand*'—ten pickets here!

twenty pickets there!
a ,; i i 1

The steady line of workers Hocking up lo

join the Union- -then leaving to swell

the picket lines.

* * » * *

The fact that few—very few, farmers tried

to scab by selling wood for easy cash although

wood is plentiful—and the farmers needed the

money. *****
The cheer that went up from the coal workers

when they learned that the Ice Wagon Drivers,

in. spite of their officials, had decided to

go out in sympathy. *****
The militant young pickets who

in the face of pistol Ore and live squad cars

full of cops—dumped that load of coal.

* * • • •

That the second and the third night

of the Strike—found the fuel oil drivers

responding to the pickets' demands for '•no

fuel deliveries". Many drivers refused to work.*****
Trie fact: That the entire police force backed

the bosses, but that all the coal that filtered

through the picket lines, could have been

delivered by ONK Union DRIVER in two hours.*****
"That the Strike was so effective after the first

aay—it required a Doctor's prescription to

gel coal through the lines—in case of sickness.

* • • • •

jhat the Union agreement to let Welfare Coal

go, the first day—was violated by any number

of greedy coal owners— It was banned after

that because of this double-crossing.*****
That the bosses had to swallow their

insolent sander that "the men can't organize",

-they won't stick"—they saw UNION organization—

they saw them STICK—More than that, they saw

tnem FIGHT. —V. R. D.

Marine Parh, Brooklyn, N. Y.—
Marine Park CWA workers suc-

ceeded in forcing from the loeal

officials a chance to make up a

half-day's pay they had been cheat-

ed out of.

When the workers received their

pay-check ($11.20), they discover-

ed they had been docked a half-

day's pay, altho a promise had pre-

viously been given them that they

would not be docked for going home
early in sub-zero weather.

Spontaneous strikes took place,

in almost every section of the park,

despite the fact that the gangs

which are widely seperated, were

not aware of their common action.

More than :i00 marched to the pay-

shack to demand their full pay.

The major in charge rtished off

hurriedly to park headquarters and
returned with the information that

we would be permitted to come in

early and make up the time "lost".

The whole affair should make it

very clear to CWA workers that

organized mass action is the only

means by which they can defeat

the plans of the administration to

squeeze down on CWA funds and

eventually lire every worker from

the job.

* * p *

The officials in charge of the park

are prepared to go to any lengths

to find excuses tap tiring workers.

They hesitate to make mass lay-

offs, because they know that this

will enrage the workers sufficiently

to make them fight back.

On Saturday morning, a windy,

icy day, when it was torture only

to hold a cold shovel in your hand,

the prosperous-looking ear of the

"major'' who is in charge of the

project, drew up in front of a gang

of section 3, and after a whispered

conference with the foremen the

men were told to line up for dis-

charge slips. The reason given

was that we had "refused to work"!

But this dirty deal was too raw to

go over, and the "major" drove

away with every man still working.

What is to prevent him from com-

ing back to try this trick again,

and this time successfully? Only

the organized action of the work-

ers themselves OF WHICH EVERT
CAPITALIST POLITICIAN I S

AFRAID. CWA workers must learn

the lessons of unions in industry

and ORGANIZE TO PROTECT
THEIR JOBS.

meeting will be called near the

is plenty of militancy uod readiness

lor struggle. The conscious min-

ority must now without further

delay push the task'of strengthen-

ing and building the unemployed

organizations. The demonstration

of Feb. 15, must be considered only

as the beginning of a campaign to

tarn the paper or skeleton organi-

zation of the Association of Civil

Works Employees and the Workers

Unemployment League into real

mais organizations of tlie CWA and

other unemployed. -—K.

Revolt in theBlockersUnion Money vs Men

Reactionary Clique Struggle Threatens Split

Shachtman

Tour
On March tirst, comrade Shacht-

man begins his national tour. This

is the second national tour under-

taken by the League this season,

but il will be far bigger than any-

one preceding il, extending from

coast to coast and covering the

must important industrial centers

throughout the conntiry. A period

of two mouths and a half has been

allotted for its completion with at

least one public meeting at -every

stop-over.

It is the aim of this tour to

bring the League message on the

most burning questions confronting

the American workers to much wid-

er circles than heretofore. First

and foremost amongst these ques-

tions stands the one of assembling

the forces for a new revolutionary

party. This will be comrade Kuavht-

man's main topic. He will present

the Marxist answer to the question:

"Do We Need a New Revolutionary

Party in America." Where more

than one meeting is scheduled he

will also deal with such subjects

as: "Is America Headed Towards

War?"; "The Future- of the New
Deal", and "The Soviet Union Un-

der Stalinism."

Comrade Shaclitnian is well qual-

ified to answer Uh-m- tjuestions on

behalf of the League. Our view-

point is well known to many mili-

tant workers. They will form the

active kernel in building up the

meetings and there should be little

doubt that in every respect the tour

will be successful.

Prospect Park

The workers in the Blockers Local

42 of the Cap and Millinery Inter-

national Union are up in arms
against ZariUky's arbitrary and

autocratic feadersuip. The r«volt

reached its height Monday, Feb. 12,

at. a packed meeting in Bryant Hall

when President Zaritzky was not

jierniilled to proceed with his ap-

poinlment of officers for the local.

Results of Clique Struggle

The present ferment of the block-

ers is the culmination of a protract-

ed struggle that has been going on

between the racketeering clique of

Goldin, who headed the local till

1932, and the autocratic Zaritzky

bureaucracy heading the Interna-

tiona!. In 1932, Zaritzky reorgan-

ized Loral 42. and imposed upon it

an appointed leadership of his own
henchmen. Goidin, with a number

of blockers following him, organized

bis own local as par! of the United

Hatters Union. This resulted in

bloody warfare in the sboiHt, with

both clitpies competing for the re-

cognition of the bosses by giving

up one after another the conditions

the blockers had. won through years

of struggle.

Now. that the Zaritaky leadership

of the Millinery International has

come to terms the Michael Green

outfit, heading the United Hatters,

Goldin was left out in the cold.

One of the terms of this agreement

was the merger of the two block-

ers locals. At the meeting on Feb.

12, Zaritzky came to announce his

appointees for the merged blockers

local. The workers reacted in no

uniertaiu terms against Zarit.zky's

abuse of their fundamental dem-

ocratic rights, !o elect their own
officials. Goldin is now faking full

advantage of the sentiment among
the workers.

Among those who joined up with

Goldin in the hypocritical cry for

workers' dwnopracy in the union,

are llrickmau and Sint who have

been partners in crime with Zarit-

zky in 15)32 during the reorganiza-

tou of Local 42. These individuals,

themselves are guilty of violating

the workers rights, "by accepting

Zaritzky's appointments when the

organization took place.

Fishing In Troubled Waters

The -'united front" Stalinites too

Capital and Labor in the

Hotel Strike

The League itself is in a state

of growth with a network of branch- i are trying ti> fish in the troubled

es throughout the country. Several watery. Working in the interest of

new ones have been added recently I the discredited

Following months of the degrad-

ing nonsense which was C. W. A.

"work j in Prospect Park, the new
park commissioner Moses with the

assistance of "Federal Brains" had

put the majority of the $13.44 leis-

ure class at -"constructive" work.

In this "constructive work", the

dictum laid down by Harry Hopkins

that no machinery be used is car-

ried out to the letter.

Some are sent to Coney Island

to screen the sand on the beach by

hand. Truely here is an eternal job

for all the unemployed. Others

with picks, shovels and wheelbar-

rows (in mechanized industrial-

ized America) are' at work, pecking

away at frozen earth and rock

—

making roads, flower beds, ditches,

etc.

Hard miserable work in abomin-

able weather, carried on by poorly

clad, ill-fed men for $13.44 a week.

A steam shovel and a truck could

efficiently and well do more work
than the whole crew. But no mach-
inery is allowed for this is Roose-

velt's ' "made work". In other

words it Is capitalist punishment

for the crime of being unemployed.

—K.

Wage Cuts

Along with the cut in wages put

over on the unemployed' by $500

a week politicians who think fifteen

dollars too much for a CWA work-

er and his family, went the threat

of even cutting off the miserable

remaining $13.44. And that threat

is being made good.

Hundreds of thousands of men
have already been laid off. They

are to be absorbed into industry,

we are told. At the same time fig-

ures released by Secretary of La-

bor Perkins, show a decline of five

hundred thousand in industrial em-

ployment during the month of Jan-

uary.

Starvation on the farms is in-

creasing. Farmers forced off the

land by Roosevelt <> A. A. A. pro

gram are joining city unemployed

on relief rolls. There is nothing in

sight for the "released" CWA work-

ers except starvation or the bread

lines.

"By May 1st, all CWA work will

be ended", says Roosevelt. And in

the parks, the mudboles and snow

piles where the CWA men work this

statement is being discussed. There

Park. In the next week or so, a

in the Western states. This makes

such an extended tour possible. The

tonr can lie a new high point, in

winning new adherents to our

viewpoint and gain new members
for the League. In addition, and

this goes without saying, the very

successful Militant subscription

campaign, now well under way,

should find its climax in new read-

ers being added to the list Ln every

city, visited by comrade Shachtman.

All Militant readers will thus be

able to help materially in making

this tour a new forward step for

the League.

The following is the schedule for

the national tour up to Chicago.

The additional dates will be re-

ported in subsequent issues :

Thursday, March 1st —New Haven
Workman's Circle Center, 72 Legion

Ave.

Friday, March 2nd, Boston Mass.

Otis-field Hall, Cor. Otisfield and
Blue Hill Ave., Roxbury, Mass.

8 :00 P. M.
Sat., March 3rd Boston, Mass.

Sun., March 4th Boston, Mass.

Labor Lyceum, Auspices: Young
Circle League, 4:30 P. M.

Toes., March 6th—Rochester, N. Y.

Wed., March 7th—Rochester, N. ¥.

Thurs., March Sth—Syracuse, N. Y.

Fri„ March 9tb—Syracuse N. Y.

Sat., March 10th—Syracuse, N. Y.

Sun., March 11th—Buffalo N. Y.

Mon., March 12th—Pittsburgh, Pa.

Tues., March 13th—Pittsburgh, Pa.

Wed., March 14th—Newcastle Pa.

Thurs., March 15th—Youngstown O,

Fri,, March 16th—Youngstown, O.

Sat., March 17th—Cleveland Ohio

Sun., March 18th—Chicago, 111.

Mon., March 19th—Chicago, 111.

Tues., March 20th—Chicago, III.

Wed., March 21st—Chicago 111.

Thurs., March 22nd— Chicago, 111.

•Industrial Union"

t hey exploit every occasion to

weaken and split the International.

This -Tinted Front" group has be-

come part mill parcel of the Goldin

cliiiue of racketeers. These masters

of split and disruption are trailing

behind Goldin, supplying him with

the "left" phrases. The "leaders"

of this so-called United Front,

Gustav Wollman & I. Wollman have

themselves had a taste of the kind

of union Goldin can give them.

Goldin is the very one who expelled

militant workers from the local

during his rule, keeping them out

of meetings with the aid of police

and gangsters. We have not forgot-

ten the kind of "democratic" elec-

tions Goldin gave us. We have

not forgotten the gangster rule of

terror with which Goldin mantain-

ed himself in office.

Another small figure in this shady

combination is one Max Hose. This

irespousible person, who played

around with the Loft wing and even
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made a big noise about his radical-

ism, has shown his colors in this

crisis and has become a supporter

of the splitting combination.

This colorful combination of the

black Goldin clique, the "red" Uni-

ted Front and the section of Zarit-

zkys' former henchmen, are trying

now under the battle cry of work-

ers democracy to mislead the block-

ers to go through with an election

of officers over the head of the In-

ternational, this Monday, Feb. 2li.

Where Will Revolt Lead?

The revolt of the blockers against

Zaritzky's abuse of the fundament-

al rights of the membership has

reached a point now when the next

immediate step will decide whether

it is to become the lever that will

shake his autocratic rule in the

International, or it will become a

purely local movement of defiance

and eventually get into the blind

alley of split, disintegration, and

subsequent destruction at the hands

of Zaritzky's superior forces: the

control of the International mach-

ine. The tatter must, be the out-

come if the blockers follow the mis-

leadership of Goldin, Wollman,

Brlckman, Sint, and Co.

Zaritzky has appointed the ad-

ministration of the local. Goldin

and his allies are proceeding with

their own elections. The day :ifter

these proposed elections, the block-

ers will find themselves with two

set of offcers. This will mean an-

other protracted guerilla fight and

a contest in each shop, with all the

advantages on Zaritzky's side:

control of the other crafts, the

agreement with the bosses, and an

army from unemployed blockers

from which to draw recruits, not

to speak of the treasury at his dis-

posal, and the backing he will un-

doubtedly get from the other needle

trades International unions. The

hopeless fight of Loeal 43 and its

consequences are still fresh in our

memory.

Tire Right Road

There is only one remaining road

for the blockers to follow. It is

necessary to utilize the entire pres-

sure of this revolt to force Zarit-

zky's to call for an early election.

The protest movement must be in-

tensified and spread into the other

locals of the Inernational to pick

up our battle cry for a democratic-

ally run union. There is sufficient

discontent among the milliners of

all crafts with Zaritzky's autocratic

rule that, can be ignited into a

powerful movement, to do away
with the abuses of Zaritzky and his

henchmen. Goldin, Willman, and

Co., are merely playing into the

hands of Zaritzky, by dragging the.

blockers into the trap of a dual

blockers local, court proceedings,

competition for the good graces of

the bosses, and the further lower-

ing of the miserable standards that

prevail in the trade.

Maintain United Local

We warn the. blockers to main-

tain a united local under any and

all conditions, not to be misled by

Goldin and his henchmen, who are

out merely for their personal gains

;

not to be misled by the irresponsi-

ble adventurism of the so-called

"united front".

In this revolt- of the blockers

there was only one voice that spoke

clearly for a militant fight along

Like a good many other indus-

tries, the hotel industry expanded
and overexpanded during the boom
period of the 1920s. The effects of

this investment orgy were obvious
even as early as W!X. at the very

height of the prosperity Hush, ln

the eight year period from 1920 to

1028 the number of available rooms
had increased r>0 percent (from
1,070,000 lo l„"i21,0O0] whereas the

rooms actually occupied increased

less than 13 percent (from 014,850

to l,02S,ill6), and the number of

guests by about the same percent-

age. In other words, the jjercent-

age of occupancy had declined to

67.69i. though it i-; understood in

the trade that 70 percent occupancy
is necessary for profitable opera-

tion. During the same period, fail-

ures increased yearly from 59 in

1921 to 112 in 19:>8.

Wages in 11129 were as low as

$844 annually for dining room,

lunch room and kitchen employees
in the whole country and S9S8 for

New York workers. The average
annual wa^e of other workers was
$904 and $I,0S1 respectively. (These
iigures taken from the U. S. Census
Bureau statistics of 1920 refer only

to hotels of 25 rooms or more, op-

erated all year around.]
Since the above figures ware ga-

thered wages have fallen twenty-

five percent and more. Nor has

the NltA helped any. Quite the

contrary. Wages of waiters and
waitresses which wore. $20 before-

had fallen to $ir> in August 1933.

And these are official government
figures. A group of skilled workers

—cooks—who were making an aver-

age of S40.8S a week when they

took their jobs, were making ?30.O4

In October 1033. At the same time,

hours and the amount of work to

be done have increased.

Along with excessive investment

what characterized and chareterizes

the hotels is the high degree of con-

centration of capital. There are

26,800 hotels in the, country of

Which about half are small busi-

nesses (less than twenty-five rooms),

many of them operated only season-

ally. I n the remaining half, the

estimated Investment is $250,000

per hotel, 22 workers in each for

the whole country and 33 in each
for New York.

To furl her justify their wage
cutting, the bosses and bankers have

resorted to manipulating their ac-

counts so that- their books show
smaller profits. Costs of deprecia-

tion of buildings, etc., have been
falsely raised to an absurd degree;

financing costs have been heavily

padded. All lliis in order to show
excuses for wage cuts against work-
ers who in many case have spent

eighteen years learning their trade

—chefs for example.
But while the bosses have 010

money for wages, they have plenty

of money fo fight workers' organiza-

tion for better conditions (the "war
chest" has been estimated at some
$600,0001. They have the bankers
who control them behind fhem. It

fs against fhem, against miserable
conditions that thousands of work-

ers, following the example of the

Waldorf-Astoria men, are now strik-

ing under the hjadership of the

Amalgamated Food Workers Union.

these lines, for a fight against

Zaritzky's abuses and Goldin's mis-

leadership. That, was the voice of

the United Blockers League. This

group of militant, workers, through

its leaflets, and at the mass meet-

ings, gave the proper warning and

pointed out the correct road for the

blockers. We are confident that the

blockers will realize that this is the

<vily road for them to follow.

—BLOCKER.

AnotherUnitedFrontBurlesque
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Chicago.—A ''united front" con-

ference held here in the Abraham

Lincoln Center on February 10 and

11 resulted in the organization of

a Chicago branch of the American

League Against War and Fascism.

The whole thing evidenced the fact

that the -Party has as little concep-

tion of what constitutes a united

front as it had during the height

of the "third period".

The call was issued by a group

of individual liberals, pacifists and

Communists in their own name and

stated that they were not represent-

ing any organization. The opening

session of the conference which

took place Saturday night was held

with the signers of the call firmly

in the saddle as arrangements com-

mittee. They had decided In ad-

vance the number on the creden-

tial and resolutions committees arid

who should compose such commit-

tees.

Thomas McKenna, executive sec-

retary of the Chicago Civil Liber-

ties Cnion and undercover Stalin-

ist, called the meeting to order.

He called on John Werllk, "repre-

sentative of the American Federa-

tion of Labor" but in reality re-

presenting a small metal polishers'

local to act as chairman. Then
he elected himself secretary of the

Conference.

The chairman first called' on Mc-
Kenna to read a communication
from Prof. Robert Morse Lovett

who could not be present. The
Professor's letter was full of "sex-

ual urges" and "cosmic urges" as

causes or war. Then he called on
Mrs. Felsenthal, representing the

Jewish bourgeois Women's Federa-

tion, to read a leter from Mrs. Lola

Maverick Lloyd of the Women
Peace League who also could not

be present. Her letter called on

the conference to "organize the

beautiful sentiments and mobilize

the human instincts against war."

Both letters were roundly applaud-

ed by the 75% Stalinist audience

and practically set the keynote to

the entire proceedings. There fol-

lowed Rev. W. B. Waltmire who
recounted the horrors of War and

B. K. Gebert, Communist Party

District Organizer who spoke in

the same vein offering no clarifica-

tion on either war nor Fascism.

Joseph Knight, delegate repre-

senting Local 34 of Chicago Work-

ers Committee on Unemployment.

Introduced a minority report of the

Resoution Committee. His two

resolutions, in contradistinction to

the majority (Stalinist £ resolution,

summed up Marxian analysis and

program of action on the questions

of war and fascism. The first re-

solution established a correct re-

lation between these two which

the Stalinist resolution lumped to-

egther in a most confused man-

ned. In addition to Local 34 the

minority resolutions were supported

by Local 21 of the same organiza-

tion, the Communist League, the

Communist Party Opposition (Love-

stoneites) and the Militant Work-

ers Club of the South Side.

The Communist League was re-

presented by comrades Goldman,

Satir and Giganti. Of these only

Goldman was able to get the floor

to speak. When his allotted five

minutes were up and the chairman

requested him to stop voices

throughout the hall urged that time

be extended. A motion to extend

bis time, made by R. Sacharow,

representing Workers Committee,

Local 'Jl, and seconded by an I. L.

D. delegate, was voted down.

The credential committee report-

ed delegates from 151 organiza-

tions: I. W. ().; I. L. D. ; W. I. R.;

Communist Party : Fraternal and

Cultural societies, Ladles Peace
Society's ; etc. The only people

present not under direct party

control were ourselves, the Love-

stoueites, the Workers Committee
Locals, Junion Wobblies and sev-

eral other groups. Nevertheless,

the reporter for the credentials

committee stated without stammer-

ing that the conference represented

66,000 organized individuals. This

does not prevent the Daily Worker,

however, from reporting present

175 delegates with 70,000 being re-

presented. This enormous paper

strength does not fool anybody.

The antics of the -Stalinists made
good subject, for humor, in many
insatnee. For example, Beatrice

Shields, the party's theoretical

heavy weight in the District, un-

wittingly told the delegates that

the Program of the American Lea-

gue Against War and Fascism,

which was placed under fire by

the Left Opposition as well as by

Hackmau of the Ijovestoneites, had
been formulated by the party as a

minimum program and that their

maximum program went much far-

ther. It must have occurred to

many that no matter how "mini-

mum'' this program was, it still

IS THE PARTY'S PROGRAM. It

was arrived at by agreement with

no one but themselves. It Is de-

signed to attract the Ladies Peace
Society but not the workers.

—J. S. G.
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neal Discovers «Trotskyism»
Socialist Local* Come Out For The Fourth International

A sacred Hame flickers in the
weekly column of the socialist or-

gan, The New Leader. It is kept
alive by the oracular commentaries
of the editor, Mr. Jun.es Oneal.
Every week, Cassandra croaks a
warning to one or another group in

the flock which threatens to .stray

from the barren pastures fenced in

by the high priests of the Socialist

party. Out' would think that a
.shepherd who has had such unre-

lieved bad luck in the past fifteen

years would shut up shop and go
into it business more suited to his

talents. But not Mr. Oneal.

Local Denver for 4th International

In the New Leader of Febraury
10, 1934, the .smallest available

type in the most obscure corner an-

nounces the not unimportant fact

that

"Local Denver has endorsed the

Springfield (III.) resolution to with-

draw from the International and
join the Fourth (Trotsky) Inter-

national."

Elsewhere we learn that, at least

in New York, branches of the So-

cialist party are listening to speech-

es on "Trotsky and the Fourth In-

ternational". At all events, the

highly encouraging news that two
branches as far apart as Springfield

and Denver have adopted resolu-

tions in favor of the new revolu-

tionary International, would in-

dicate that there is a distinct—if

as yet a weak—current in the ranks

of the- Socialist party for a clean

break with the Second Internation-

al and association with the Fourth.

Into the breach rushes Mr. Oneal.

In his column of February 17, he
writes

;

"A resolution has been adopted
by a few (A few!—s.) Socialist

locals which declares that the Labor
and Socialist International, 'com-
monly known as the Second Inter-

national, has an unbroken record

of disservice to the working class of

the world, beginning with its sup-

port of the nationalistic and imper-

ialistic ambitions of the bourge-
oisie before and during the war of

1914-1918, followed by its attempt
(altogether too successful) to re-

store order and harmony to the dis-

rupted capitalist economy in the

defeated nations, and this at the

expense of the proletariat.'

"Then 'the strategy and tactics

of evolutionary socialism and re-

formism have proved its inability to

withstand the advance of Fascism'
which destroyed 'all the reforms and
advantages that labor unions and
political action have gained in de-

cades'. Therefore, it is urged that

the party withdraw from the L. S.

I. and join the J^ourth Interna-

tional."

—And what would' tbis mean?
Mr. Oneal is not easily deceived.

"Party members should under-

stand that the Fourth International

is a project of the Trotsky Commun-
ists and that it mean's that the So-

cialist Party should affiliate with a

new Communist International. The
resolution conceals tbis Important

fact."

Oneal Distorts Facts

But who is Mr. Oneal to cast a

stone? He not only conceals facts

of no lesser importance, but alas!

he distorts several more. The
merits of Communism versus Social

Democracy are today far less a
matter of only theoretical dispute
than they were over a decade ago
when Oneal engaged in debate in
the New Star Casino in New York
and proclaimed that he would never
join an International which har-
bored Noske and Scheidemann.
There is today a far vaster store of
factual material by which to judge
than existed a decade ago—and
there was morn than enough even
then.

As an historian of early colonial
life, Mr. Oneal has delved as meti-
culously into facts as his un-Marx-
ian mind would permit. Whenever
he has occasion to touch upon the
nistory of Communism and prole-

tarian revolution, however, he be-
comes a disseminator of myths. To
the erring ~Trotskyists" in his

party, therefore, he lectures as fol-

lows :

"That situations have been mis-
judged at times by the movements
abroad may be granted, but that

Communist ideology and methods
have been wise and have served
the working class is not true, as
Bavaria, Italy, Hungary and Ger-

many show The Bolsheviks judg-
ed wrongly and paid the penalty

in Bavaria, Italy, Hungary and
Germany, The Labor Party in Eng-
land miscalculated its duty in office

and paid the penalty. The Social-

ists in Germany and Italy had not
only their own choice to make hut
that choice was also limited by
what the Communists decided to

do."

Social Democratic Legends

If by "'Communist' ideology and
methods" are meant the ideology

and methods of Lenin, Trotsky and
the Communist International which
they founded, we don't know what
Oneal is talking about. If he is

referring to the* legend created as

a cover for socialist treachery, it

should not take more than a few
sentences to explode it.

1. The revolution in Bavaria

was not led by the Bolsheviks at

all, but by the Independent Social-

ists under Kurt Eisner, later mur-
dered by Count Arco-Valley. Into

the Hisner cabinet entered, upon

the urging of agents of the- Berlin

Chancellery, the notorious social

democrat Alter, who later sent a
bouquet of flowers to Count Arco.

Auer did not "miscalculate" ; the

Bavarian revolution was drowned
in it* own blood—but not because

of tin' Bolsheviks.

2. It was not the Communists
but the social democratic head' of

the Italian trade unions, D'Arag-

ona, who quit the meeting of their

National Council (where for Ave
days and nights the Right wing had

been trying to find some way of

calling off the two-weeks' old oc-

cupation of the factories) in order

to proceed secretly to Turin to meet

with Prime Minister Giolitti. It

was these two who stabbed the

Italian movement in the back at

the moment of its highest ascent,

on the basis ui' Gioiitti's promise

that a Factory Council Law would

in* proposed to parliament and car-

ried—which it never was. Two
weeks after the factories were

cleared, the big Fascist offensive

was launched which ended with the

march on Rome. Nor was it as a
result of "Communist ideology and
methods" that D'Aragona boasted

that he had remained within the
Socialist party in order to prevent

the revolution ; or that Turati ran

to the King in the hope of staving

otT Fascism by a coalition; or that

Baldest was ready to enter the

first Mussolini cabinet. Despite
all errors they may have committed
in the early period of their party

existence, the Italian Communists
do not bear the responsibility for

the crimes of Italfan reformism.

The Case of Hungary

3. Hungary is just as poor a
case for Oneal, because it was never

an example of Communist methods.

This is sufficiently indicated by the
mere fact that the Hungarian So-

viet republic represented a division

of power between the Communists
(if that is what the group around
Bela Kun can be called) and the

Socialists. The dictatorship was
proclaimed after the conclusion (in

half a minute
!
) of an agreement

between the socialist leadership

aud Kuu's group. In the council

of live which actually directed the

affairs of the Soviet republic, the

socialists had the majority! The
telegraphic inquiry of Lenin, who
was deeply concerned about this

union with the perfidious social

democrats, was answered by Kun
with a deceptive assurance that

the Communist imsition in the gov-

ernment was adequately guaran-

teed. As to the role played by "the

Austrian and Czech social dem-
ocrats when the counter-revolution

crushed the Soviets—perhapa Oneal
would, like to spend a couple of

paragraphs on the subject....

4. As for Germany, one must be

possessed of a monstrous insolence

to compare, let us say, the miscal-

culations of a Llebknecht with the

"miscalculations" of an Ebert or a
Noske, or fourteen years later, a

Wels and a Stampfer. We will not

affront our readers by elaborating

on this theme!

Stalinism Is Not Communism

Mr. Oneal is disturbed, and1 pro-

perly so. He is not dealing here

with Stalinists, you see. He can-

not foist upon the "Trotsky'ists" the

onus of any of the idiocies and
crimes of the bureaucracy which
disgraces the good name of Com-
munsni. He is unable to resort to

the trick of dangling before the

discontented Socialist militants the

misshapen form of Stalinism and

labelling it Communism, in order to

righten back his ranks from the

path which leads to a revolutionary

Iiosition. He must therefore fum-
ble around in his memory lor the

tattered1 legends about the "failure

of "Communist methods"—"eYen

under Lenin and Trotsky."

We do not think that those mili-

tants in the Socialist party who
stand in the revolutionary vanguard

by the very fact that they have

properly put the emphasis on the

key problem of the day—the Inter-

national—will worry greatly over

Oneal's oracular admonitions. They
are obviously past that stage. And
the ranks will swell of those who
see that there is an uncommon
amount of yellow in Oneal's gutter-

ing sacred flame.—s.

Here and There with the United Front
In the era of the "third period"

the united front policy of the Stal-

inized Comintern was the united

front from below. Keduced to its

concrete meaning this policy was a

call to the workers in the Social-

ist parties and the reformist and

Right wing unions to leave their

organizations, leave their leader-

ship, and enter into joint action

with the Stalinists under the lead-

ership of the latter on a program
determined in advance by them. The
theoretical sugar-coating with which

the Stalinists dressed up their con-

ceptions did not for one minute

alter their ultimatistic and disrup-

tive nature.

On March 6, 1933 when the sit-

uation was already lost in Germany
and Fascism was decimating the

organized working class the Comin-
tern issued a call to the Second In-

ternational for a united front of

organizations, repudiating on its

face the united front from below.

Forthwith the journalistic hacks of

the Stalinist apparatus set out to

prove that the line of the C. I.

manifesto was the only correct line,

that this was always the line, that

any other was counter-revolution-

ary.

On May 1 the C. I. issued another

manifesto reverting back to the uni-

ted front from below. The same
writers wriggled like worms. The
united front from organization to

organization had unmistakably de-

monstrated its superiority in the

question of the Chicago relief de-

monstration, the New York May
Day parade, the Mooney movement
and the united front with the So-

cialist locals on the West coast.

The people who had seen its fruits

struggled against abandoning this

policy. No doubt heavy pressure

from Moscow was instrumental in

forcing the recalcitrants to accept

tell infallible line.

The theses of the Thirteenth

Plenum affirmed again the united

front from below: "The 13th Plen-

um of the E. C. 0. 1. calls upon all

Sections of the C. I. persistently

to fight for the realization of a

united militant front with the so-

cial-democratic workers in spite of

and against the will of the treach-

erous leaders of social-democracy."

And the sub-head under which this

Democracy and For a United Front

appears is: "C. Against Social-

from Below."

That is the policy now. But
within this same FORM a change

has taken place. Two outstanding

events demonstrate this clearly.

In the New York Hotel Strike af-

ter many appeals for unity of the

Stalinist paper union with the A.

F. W. the Stalinists put their new
united front from below policy to

work. They called upon all the

strikers to strike under the lead-

ership of the A. F. W. And uuder

this slogan they invaded the A. F.
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W. The line they pursued there

was no less disruptive than it was
formerly when they were outside.

In the Madison Square Garden

protest the Stalinists, who were not

invited, came down in the name of

unity to make a united front from

below. Under the direct incitement

of the Party leaders they conducted

themselves as Fascists do at work-

ers meetings.

Their united front is a maneuver

to transfer their disruption from

the outside to thd inside. In this

way they want to cover up their

weakness and bankruptcy.

Essentially the policy is the same:
disruption of all organizations and
movements not controlled by the

C. P. in the name of and under the

slogan of unity.

The appeal of the Daily Worker
of February 18 to the Socialist

Party for a united' front is an at-

tempt to cover up the Stalinists'

entirely unjustifiable conduct at the

Madison Square Garden protest. It

means nothing. And It does not

signify a change in the united

front policy of the Communist
Party.

The recent united front maneu-
vers of the Stalinists have given

rise to much confusion on the part

of workers who thought that the

Stalinists unlike the leopard could

change their spots. They thought

the Stalinists, cognizant of their

weakness, had finally come round
to seriously promote unity in the

workers' rank. The course of the

Stalinists in the Hotel Strike and
In tht Madison Square Garden pro-

test should show them that it Is

only a tactical shift within the

framework of the old strategy; and
that its essence is still the same:

—T. STAMM.

Minneapolis. — Immediately fol- strated the inadequacy, the hopeless

lowing the lay-off of four thousand futility, of the begging tactics of the

CWA workers the Public Welfare local's leaders in all previous strug-

Department was besieged with angry

crowds of unemployed demanding
food and fuel. A near-riot follow-

ed the arrest of one demonstrator

at the Court House, when the ex-

treme temperature of 20 below zero

had driven some 20 men to the re-

lief lines for 'emergency orders'.

This spontaneous demonstration

forced the issuance of hundreds of

coal-orders along with some food-

orders 'without investigation'.

The cause of this Hocking back

to the relief lines of thousands of

CWA workers lies in the fact that

the wages they were receiving were

Inadequate for men with large

families.

During the last month several dif-

ferent organizations of unemployed!

started among the CWA workers
around^ every kind of issue. The
Unemployed Council of the official

Communist Party was given a new
lease on life—under a different

name however. There were Blue
Eagle Clubs, Citizen's Worker Ass'n,

etc. New branches of the Minnea-
polis Central Council for the Un-
employed were formed, aiong with

two CWA job councils.

This latter movement is a genu-

ine united front of workers' organi-

zations affiliated to a Central Coun-
cil, wiheh in turn organizes the un-

employed, co-ordinates the etiorts of

all separate workers' organizations

on a common minimum program of

struggle against unemployment. The
Central Council is made up of de-

legates from numerous loenl unions.

fi\.m the co operiithes, and from
three labor pcili.'.a-. groups, the

Farmor-l,;ibor I': n>, the Socialist

Party, and the Communist League.

This movement by its program
an'1 pcllcy is in (> position to unite

the organized and employed work-

ers with the L-neirip-oyed aud bring

the greatest nr'fsiirc and striking

for'.c to bear upon the bosses and
their administrators in the Ciiy

Government. It has projected a

conference of nil CWA workers

groups, not yet ufiiiiated, to work
out a program lit common struggle

on the CWA front. At the last

ipeetiug the IV. f. C. V. change! its

name to the J.li.-iiieapolis Central

Council of Wul.fci'.s now the M. (.'.

C. W
A h.:\ ! fnu-.-iit fctni'j-k' tif the

upholsterers in Minneapolis for 'Un-

ion Recognition' has been interrupt

ed for the time being by an NRA
Labor Board 'Decis'-on'. To say it

i* pro-boss lU'iild be mild, com
pared with what ;ne striking uphol-

sterers called it. The decision was
that the sUMii'is go back M work
with th>- f-cabs that the laLoi board
could not order :i 'closed shop' or

cc 'open shop', neither could' it

'order' that piece-work be abolish-

ed when it existed in other 'centers

of the Industry', and provided fc

the 'code' wages, • and election of

'shop representatives' for colleeti-e

bargaining. On the Board were
six 'Labor Leaders', six employers,

and a liberal 'pro-labor' lawyer as

impartial chairman. This decision

smashed more illusions about the

NRA and the 'New Deal' among the

trade unionists of this region than

any other single act of the admini-

stration so far. It solved none of

the fundamental problems involved

In this strike and lock-out situation

The workers arc going back to

work to vote for 'their representa-

tives' and 'their demands', although

under a handicap which may break

the fine solidarity they maintained

throughout the long weeks of strug-

gle right up to the Labor Board de-

cision. The betrayal of the A. F.

of L. Labor Leaders, the Halls and
Lawsons, sitting on the Board, con-

sisted in this : they pawned off

'their rights' as labor leaders to

organize workers into a union and
get recognition for themselves be-

fore a Labor Board as representa-

tives of the workers in that indus-

try, 'their only right' under section

7a. The provincial petty-bourgeois

prejudice, 'to keep this industry in

this territory, by not putting too

heavy demands upon it from 'labor',

so that it can compete with other

sections.' This is truth, was their

position. The effect is this, slower

movement into the unions, more
suspicious of 'Labor Leadens' are

the workers, and a more serious and
deeper attitude towards the whole
problem? of union organization on

the part of the rank-and-file in the

unions.

The outcome to date lias demon-

gle, their dickerings with employ-
ers through politicians and lawyers
their emphasis upon 'legal defense'

in court cases and injunctions com-
ing out of the strugle, their failure to

maintain mass picketing consistent-

ly when experience showed that as

often as it was used gains were
made by the workers. Labor has
nothing to plead for, it has the job
of organising its forces, creating
and using sufficient power to force

its demands upon the employers in

each given situation.

Minneapolis Mooney Conference
Marks Time

The Minneapolis Mooney Council

of Action has for several months
been more or less dormant. After

a failure to attract appreciable

ma ses due to the United Front
trcm below tactics' imposed upon
it by the Stalinists in co-operation

with Walter Frank, who was going
to build a movement that would
ruthlessly fight (by slander) the

'labor fakers' the conference settled

down to monthly meetings, where
the Party would chide Frank, and
Frank would chide 'the Trotsky-
ites' tor not attending meetings

they were not notified of. The
Mooney letter of Nov. 18th came
into this situation, hut it watt not
all there. AH criticism and polem-

ical sections were deleted, only the

lust paragraphs about the Motion
Picture', the petitions, his birthday,

etc., and fiis signature. Cazanov
of the Left Opposition produced the

original letter in complete form.

Consternation ruled, the Stalinists

were virtually absent from this

meeting. Decision : to send both
letters to Mooney and ask informa-

tion.

Two weeks later another meeting
was to be held, Omy the Franks,
the Left Opposition delegate, and
a couple of trade unionitss came.
More material; statement of Stal-

inist led Secretariat, bragging of

achievements, the reply of Mooney
that they 'quit', the resolution in

reply to -Mooney that disbanded the

Narional Council of Action.

No regular meeting was held, a
discussion ensued during which
Frank put up u weak defense for

his former position in supporting
the correct policy' of the official

party in the Mooney movement. He
was "saving the face" of the con-

ference before the trade-unionists

present. At this gathering the

Party was completely absent.

Where arc our yesterday's all-

knowing, a 11-seeing, all-powerful,

and all-proud defenders of > Tom
Mooney

?

More disgusting conniving, more
thoughtless muddling, of our 'organ-

izers of defeats' ; more work, more
hard efforts, more time must be ex-

pended to repair the damage done
by the cynical Hathaways, and de-

generate politicians like the Bob
Minors. The local Mooney Confer-
ence decided to meet again and
take up the work to win Mooney's
freedom under the Moulder's De-
fense Committee or whatever other

Centers are recommended by
Mooney.

—C. F.

Stalinism on Austria

Comments Refute Course in Germany

"But the Austrian workers bad
drawn a lesson from the Oerman
events, a lesson that every worker

must learn. They chose to die

fighting on the barricades rather

than to be tortured In the Fasc-

ist camps."
Who penned this unquestionably nave rmved the way for

correct lesson from the German
events? None other thaa those who
shout from the roof-tops that the

German workers should not have

fought, that the Communist party

did not have a majority of the

workers hehind it, that armed re-

sistance to the Fascist mob would
have been a putsch! None other

than the Stalinist editorial writer

of the Daily Worker (Feb. 14, 11*34)

who only yesterday fulminated

against the "counter-revolutionary

Trotskyists" who have the audac-

ity to say that the Communist Party

of Germany, which had a parlia-

mentary strength of six millions,

should have fought a defensive

struggle against Hitlerism !

What happens to this bookish

strategy of revolution (or rather

retreat) of the Stalius, Heckerts

and Piatnitskys? These ''generals'*

have clearly (?) explained that

without a majority of the workers

behind the revolutionary party,

aimed struggle against Fascism
was impossible, futile and counter-

revolutionary!

After the German defeat, the Am-
erican Stalinists were quiet for a

few days

—

I'ravda had not yet given

them the line! Today they write

voluminously—following the Pravda
editorials! "The Social Democratic

workers of Austria, abandoned by

their leaders, are carrying on their

struggles with supreme courage

and devotion", writes Pravda (Feb.

14). If it appears that the leaders

called the general strike, that some
of them are on the barricades, all

this must be "overlooked". They

do not like the facts, because they

do not tit their theories. So they iD-

veitt others. ''The Social Democra-

tic Leaders Are Alreday Coining to

Terms with the Dollfuss Govern-

ment" runs the subhead of the

Daily Worker report of the Pravda
editorial (Feb. 14, 1S34—Special
Edition). Without any proofs be-

ing ottered!

"The devoted fighters for their

class, the Austrian Communists, arc

in the front ranks of the present

struggle. The small Austrian Com-
munist Party has given thousands

of fearless fighters to this struggle,

fighters who are leading tens ot

thousands of workers in heroic

struggle," writes Pravda. That
Communist workers are active in

the fighting is undoubtedly true

:

but that the non-existent Commun-
ist Party of Austria, wiped out

without leaving a trace by the Doll-

fuss government months ago, is

leading the struggle is a lie made
out of whole cloth.

What happens to the theory of

"social-Fascism",? Like all the

spurious theories of Stalinism it

goes up the chimney with ail their

other rubbish. The fact that Social

Democracy and Fascism are irre-

concilable is once again proved by
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Coordinating Committee of the

t'nited. Joe Greeteu was sent and
found on the conference scene a
third parly. Informed that a re-

presentative of the State Board of

Arbitration was invited to help,

Gretten said curtly, "Send him away
and then we'll talk business. We
don't recognize the State Board any
more." Protests were of no avail.

The state representative was sent

away, then business was discussed,

ending in retreat by the boss and
the complete victory of the work-
ers.

In Amesbury, Mass., Sweeney,
business agout of the old "Protec-

tive" local, ignoring the existence

of a new union, made a new agree-

ment witli the bosses for lower

wages in the name of the "Protec-

tive". The indignant workers now
of the United promptly repudiated

him and refused the cut. The
bosses retreated. The workers won.
For this good work, Sweeney was
promptly promoted to the post of

"commissioner Reynolds is the

new agent of the United and will

represent the workers interests, not

the bosses!

In Lyons, Mass., the bosses of the

Goklseal Shoe Co. announced a wage
cut in conformity with the decision

of the State Board of Arbitration

last summer. The workers struck.

In a short time the bosses gave In

and restored the cut. The workers
again won.

The Manchester and Nashua, N.

II. shoe workers have endorsed the

new union one hundred percent, as

dollar sell-out, so their newly-placed

confidence is noteworthy.

In the New York district a less

encouraging picture is presented.

As previously described, the shoe

workers were in three principal

divisions: the Shoe & Leather Work-

ers Industrial Union, the Boot &
Shoe Workers Union, and those un-

organized together with one or two
locals each under the aegis of the

"National", the "Protective" and

the independent "Brotherhood of

Greater New York". A principal

task has been to consolidate the

organizations existing separately

there into one— those of the former

"Industrial", the '"Protective", the

"National" and the "Brotherhood"

In addition it was agreed that a

complete auditing of the books and
records of the old unions should

take place and be sent to the Boston

office and, further, that old officials

should be ousted and new elections

held.

None of these things have been

done. Even the per capita tax

money has been received from ail

locals except New York. Evident-

ly the Stalinist bureaucrats headed

by Biedenkapp fear for their con-

trol If new elections take place, aud

perhaps they are losing so much
time because of the problems this

presented, viz.—how to carry oil

the elections agreed upon with

simultaneously risking control of

the old organization. However it

he, this much is certain : There has

been plenty of time to effect these

acts, and if it be true, as sug-

gested above, that fear of the out-

come of the elections is the cause

of delay, then it is a sad comment-

life itself. This does not disturb

the equanimity of the Stalinists:

so much the worse for the facts—
they still persist in their theory!

The fact that the leaders of the

Austrian Social Democracy by their

whole course since the World War
reaction

and Fascism is indisputable. Their
support oif Dolltuss' emergency de-

cree was a result of their program-
matic bourgeois democratic view-

point: Dollfuss was the "lesser evil

(as compared to the Nazis), This
permitted Dollfuss and the Nazis
to consolidate their forces. Their
threat of a general strike "if and
when" legality was violated by Doll-

fuss was a logical outcome of their

"constitutional" program. Instead

of putting it on this basis, the bu-

reaucratic Stalinists turn the en-

tire question on its head. Their

whole emphasis is placed under the

purely secondary consideration of

Llie persoita] cowardice of the in-

dividual leaders of the Austrian
Social Democracy.

By such methods the Stalinists

are alienating the Socialist workers,

instead of clear-cut explanation of

the facts—distortions, fabrications,

stupid boastings as to the activities

of the non-existent Austrian Com-
munist Parly. And yet they shout

with added emphasis for a "united

front with the Socialist workers."

What hypocritical gestures!

The Daily. Worker of Feb. 14th

carries an appeal of the Central

Committee of the Communist Party
of the U. S. A. for a demonstration
that day ( Wednesday ) before the
Austrian consulate at 4 P. M. It

appeals to ali workers, particular-

ly Socialist workers. The conscien-

tious Stalinist worker is attracted

by the apparently militant tone of

the call. The Socialist worker
reading the appeal grits his teeth
at these professional splitters. For
the Socialist Party, and several ot

its sympathetic organizations, had
already made public its call for a
demonstration for the same day at

ihe same place at 5 P. M.l Not
a word of this is mentioned in the

Stalinist appeal! No attempt is

made to appeal to the New York
City Central Committee of the So-

cialist party for a united front de-

monstration i

At the demonstration itself the
Stalinists behaved in a shameful
manner. The misled Stalinist work-
ers shouted "Socialists and Com-
munists unite and light!" but time
after time their leaders disrupted
the orderly procession of the de-

monstrators. Fist fights between
Socialists and Stalinists were bare-

ly avoided. After some time, through
the intervention of a member of

the Communist League, the heads
of the Socialist and Stalinist steer-

ing committees met and agreed to
the demand of the Stalinists that
their banner be at the head of the
parade with the Socialist banners.
But even this was not sufficient for
the Stalinists,

Various of their leaders, includ-

ing Norman Tallentire, ran up and
down the line of march calling on
the Stalinists' workers to break their
lines and get near the beginning of
the parade! Here again fist fights

were barely avoided.

The Stalinists repel the Socialist
workers by such tactics at a time
when it is a dire class need that
a united front of all workers' or-

ganizations be formed which will

ial!y behind the heroic Austrian
working class. Time presses.

-JOSEPH CARTER.

have the workers of Auburn, Me.

These workers were not organized ary on the character of that leader-

at the time of the convention and
have no delegates there. Auburn
workers had a bitter experience

with union officials a couple of

years ago when an organizer fled

the country after a ten thousand

ship, whose policies have been so

bankrupt as to alienate their own
rank and file.

Irritation in leading circles of

the new union in Massachusetts at

these stalling tactics Is not unmix-

ed, however, with a certain hope.
Without doubt there are many who
would consider it a boon to be rid

of these Left wing elements and as
certain it is as that the sun rises

and sets, that if the audit, tax re-

mittances, and district elections are
not complied with in time, it will

be used as an excuse to prohibit

nominations for general officers by
ihe New York district. This would
happily relieve all reactionary ele-

ments.

Recently, L. Shore of the Coor-
dinating Committee was delegated

to go to New York to hasten along
the organizational consolidation

and other matters mentioned.

Elections in New York Shops

Wiections held a couple of weeks
ago by the N. Y. Regional Labor
Board in ltl shops hitherto unor-
ganized, but several months on
strike, to determine with which un-
ion the workers desired to affiliate

recorded 9 for the United Shoe and
Leather Workers Union, and 7 for

the reactionary Boot & Shoe Work-
crs Union of the A. F. of L. There
is evidence of the most flagrant in-

timidation and crookedness In the
conduct of these elections includ-

ing wholesale importations for the
day of the election from other fac-

tories in other towns. Protests have
been filed with the Labor Board In

Washington, but nothing can be
hoped for from this source. Only
future organizing activities of the
new union hold a prospect of adding
these and other oppressed groups
to the fold.

—SHOE WORKER,
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The Prosram of the A.W.P.
The idea that the greatest im- without showing conclusively that

mediate need of the working class

everywhere is a new revolutionarj

International and a new revolution-

ary party in every country, is be-

ing accepted by ever wider sections

of ti>e radical labor movement. The

decision of the Pittsburgh conven-

tion of the Conlereuce lor Progres-

sive Labor Action to launch the

"American Workers Party" on July

4, 1»34, is additional proof of the

irresistible power of this idea.

Because we Internationalist-Com-

munists art lor a new party which

unites the maximum possible loroes

on a revolutionary program and for

revolutionary action, we have com-

menced a discussion wilii the re-

presentatives of the American

Workers Party, with the aim of

establishing tue extent to which

agreement twists, and tonseyueutly,

united acJion and eventual fusion

is possible.

Tire Decishe Question

In this discussion, we pursue no

narrow op secuonul interests. Our

right for the fundamental princi-

ples oi Marxism tcarried on for

over live years in this country and

tec years internationally) excludes

ouch a conception. What is decisive

for us in our attitude towards any

other group is not this or that in-

dividual ,n it, or this or that iso-

lated action i» which it has en-

gaged. Our lirst question is: Must

M your program?—Here is ours.

Oniy when, by open confrontation,

sharp if comradely mutual critic-

ism, an agreement has been arrived

at on the programmatic questions,

Is it possible to talk seriously and

fruitiuliy about unity and fusion.

Program is of fundamental im-

portance because by it the party is

judged—essentially by urogram and

not by action, because it is the

former that determines and guides

the action.

And it is precisely in the domain

of the program that the founders

of the new revolutionary party have

a tremendous advantage over those

who preceded them. The Third

International, when founded in

18I», was able to take all tne events,

the actions, the isolated phenom-

ena, the ideas, the men and the

movements that went before it, sub-

ject them to the pitiless fire of

Marxian criticism and strain the

residue through the screen of gen-

eralisation. The distilled result

was condensed into the basic pro

grammatic documents of the new

International and the forming Com-

munist parties. Tins not only gave

them political justification for ex

tstence and an unmistakable physio-

gnomy, but immediately invested

them with a vast superiority over

all the old organizations which,

sought to continue as if nothing-—

neither the war, the collapse of

the Second International, the ltus-

sian revolution, nor the post-war

revolutionary movements—bad oc-

curred.

On the eve of the fifteenth anni-

versary of the founding of the Com-

munist International, much the

same task has to be performed.

Even less than in 1910 we are han-

dicapped this time by the need of

starting out with nothing. A great

deal has been iost in the painful

defeats suffered by the working

class. That is true. But just as

victories teach us, generally speak-

ing, what to do, defeats should

teach us what not to do, wlwt to

avoid.
Settled Questions

The experiences up to the time

the Third International was formed

were sufficient to settle in the mind

of every genuine revolutionist—

once and for all, irrevocably—the

dispute between reform and revolu-

tion, social democracy and Com-

munism. In the new movement,

there was no longer any need to

debate a whole series of problems

and questions which had agitated

the pre-war parties. They had be-

come settled questions for Mara-

lets.

Not being a political Hamlet, who

is worthless just because no ques-

tion ia ever settled for him, the

true revolutionist engaged in build-

ing up a new party must also cast

up a balance of the past period, take

inventory, and settle in his own

mind, and what is more, important

settle publicly in Ilis own Pr°8ram'

all accounts which the class strug-

gle Itself has settled beyond further

argument. No dispute over ques-

tions of principle and strategy can

be ignored In this reckoning. An

unambiguous and positive stand

must be taken on all of them.

It Is here that the document is-

sued several weeks ago. "Toward

an American Revolutionary Labor

Movement, Statement of Program-

matic Orientation by the American

Workers Party", reveals a number

of defects which, we think, require

the most drastic revision

A new revolutionary party can-

not be formed—certainly it cannot

jab, important strength—without

justifying its existence. It cannot

Justify Its existence as a separate

least not in the

the parties already operating in the

neld are fundumeually outlived or

injurious to the interests of the

working class.

Following the classic example of

the "Communist Manifesto" a revolu-

tionary party must make its pro-

grammatic debut with a criticism of

society in which it lives and which

il aims to overthrow, and conclude

with a criticism of all the parties

ot any importance, and above all,

oi their basic conceptions. Not, let

us make clear, a criticism of every

iiitie sect with ten members, but

oi every distinct current in the

ninor movement.

For purposes of concentration,

wc will in this article confine our

comments to the third chapter ot

the A. W. 1'. statement :
-The In-

adequacies of Existing Parties as

instruments of Revolutionary

Change. The parties referred to

are of course the socialist and the

official Coimnunst (Stalinist) part-

ies.

The International Approach

In the case of both parties, the

problem cannot be approached from

tne angle of one country. The

ostnkruuicy oi social democracy and

otalinism m this or any other coun-

try derives from the fatal explosion

caused in both instances when theii

luntin mental conceptions, universally

,.ciu, '..ere tested against decisive

events, it is only irom this angle

that the criticism of them can be

generalized; for the United States

oiny the specific manifestations

can be established. tThus, social

democracy is equivalent to coali-

tion, governments with the bour-

geoisie; the American social dem-

ocracy, with ail the will in the

world, has not yet had the occasion

,o joii! a coalition.)

By failing to deal with the two

iirmcipal labor parties from this

angle, the A. W. I*, statement not

only presents an inadequate and

partly false* criticism of them, but

one which characterizes its danger-

ous approach to the problem of in-

ternationalism.

The Socialist party, it says, is

not a party of revolution, but of in-

effectual reformism. Yes. But no

rcierenue is made to the essential

characteristic of present-day social-

ism : its renunciation of the class

struggle and, consequently, accept-

ance of class collaboration.

In departing from the program

of class struggle and revolution, the

socialist parties have degenerated

into capitalist parties of labor, or

more accurately, petty bourgeois

labor parties, standing on the foun-

dation and operating within the

fininework of capitalist democracy.

If the American Socialist party

is small and weak today, that does

not signify that a social basis does

not exist for it (or its successor, or

surrogate tomorrow, in the .form,

say, of a "Labor" or •'Farmer-

Labor" party) to serve as the main

pillar of bourgeois democracy. It

is the sheerest self-delusion to im-

agine that because the American B.

i\ is small in numbers now, the

ideology of social reformism in this

country can either be ignored or

passed off with an occasional sally.

It is true that we hold to the view

that the American working class

need not necessarily pass through

so protracted a reformist stage as

did the English or German. Grounds

exist for the belief that, given a

competent revolutionary party, the

period of social reformist influence

in the working class can be com-

pressed into a comparatively brief

span. But one of the main pre-con-

ditions for a successful achievement

of this desirable aim lies in a clear-

cut recognition of the essence of

social reormism and a readiness to

deal it vigorous and effective blows

wherever it takes root.

As the party of petty bourgeois

democracy, its alliance with the

trade union bureaucracy lies in the

very nature of things. "The Social-

ist party," says the statement,

"takes cognizance of the workers'

industrial struggles only to the ex-

tent of rendering auxiliary relief

or publicity services, but In every

other way seeks to remain 'neu-

tral' in the conflict of ideas, objec-

tives and organizing principles

which these struggles so abundant-

ly express or reflect. No large

political purposes will ever be

achieved by the labor movement if

this most powerful base, the in-

dustrial struggle, will be left to

drift or go in circles, or move intel-

lectually backward. The party's

record in this most important field

is further marred (marred? Not at

all. Characterized !—S. ) by its pol-

icy of siding with the conservative

as against the progressive forces

in every contest in a union for In-

fluence or control. It has always

wholeheartedly supported the 'of-

ficial' labor leadership and invari-

ably remained 'neutral* while pro-

gressives and militants fought the

stalwart and pure and simple re-

actionaries."

'

S. P. "Neutrality" in tfce Unions

This passage is either wrong and

If the S. P. "seeks to remain 'neu-

tral' in the conflict", why does it

follow a "policy of siding with the

conservative as against the progres-

sive forces in every contest"? Or
how has it "Invariably remained

'neutral' while progressives and

militants fought" the reactionaries

when it has "always wholehearted-

ly supported the 'official' labor lead-

ership", i. e., the same reactionar-

ies?

The fact is that by its whole in-

corrigible nature, the S. P. is not

and cannot be neutral in the trade

unions, either with or without quo-

tation marks, any more than can

events which hastened Loe political

evolution of the C. P. D. A. Into the

A. W- P. the "rise of Hitlerlsm".

A not unimportant contributor to

this rise was the sister organization

ot the American Socialist party in

Germany, that is,, in every sense,

the Second International as a

whole.

A revolutionary program whieh

does not establish the bankruptcy

and perfidy of the Second Interna-

tional In the imperialist war and

in the post-war revolutionary storms

(and it must), might at least re-

cord the fact (and the why of it)

of the second terrific collapse and

treachery of the Second Interna-

tional in Germany in 1933, and the

irreconcilability of the revolution-

ary party with that Internationa),

its foundations and ideas. An or-

ganization which has proved to be

so potent an instrument for the de-

vastation of the world labor move-

ment, cannot be so off-handishly

dismissed by the program of a rev-

Tile Waterlo* of »»»eim«lo-«*<Hc«lt»Pt

Vienna-.the Socialist'Millenium'

the other political groups in the

labor movement. "Neutrality" in olutlonary party, unless the inter-

the trade unions, like its couBin "No
(

national aspect of the proletarian

politics in the unions", has always ' struggle for freedom is to be rele-

- - - ' gated to second, or third, or tenth

place, or into an obscurity from

which it is to be hauled out on

annual holiday celebrations

There is, unfortunately, a great

deal in the A. W. P. statement

which lends itself too easily to such

a conception. If it should prevail,

the results would be little less than

fatal. The true revolutionist of to-

day, despite the nationalist reaction

which has intoxicated and poisoned

whole sections of the labor move-

ment, is like the trne revolutionist

of yesterday: first and foremost an

internationalist.

If this truism is stated so em-

phatically here, it is because it is

all but emphatically (and far from

correctly) stated in trie document

of the A. W. P. The deficiencies

of the program in this respect, as

shown by the stand taken towards

the Stalinist party and the problem

of the International, require com-

ment which must be left to another

artlcle. —MAX SHACHTMAN.

been a pleasant mask behind which

reaction fought against awakening

class consciousness and against a

class struggle policy and leadership.

The Socialist party is juBt about

as neutral In the trade unions as

are the Communists. Directly and

indirectly, the Socialist party is a

prop and an ally of every reaction-

ary, bureaucratic, class collabora-

tionist group In the American trade

unions In its struggle against the

progressive and revolutionary

forces. That Is how it should be

stigmatized.

Why is no mention made of the

International connections of the So-

cialist party? Even for a party

whose absorbing concern Is with

the problems In this country, the

Second international is worth

something more than one casuaJ

and one accidental reference. After

ail, it does live, and breathe, and

poison the atmosphere. The fourth

chapter of the statement cites, in

curt parentheses, as one of the

Collapse of Austro-Marxism

JITSSTJi Mr£t wo**«J contradictory, or Just plain wrong.

(Continued from page 1)

that if the government imposed a

Fascist constitution on the con-

try, if a government commissar

were appointed in Vienna, or if our

party or tne trade unions were dis-

solved we would strike. Our party

stuck to the last to these four

points.

The Dissatisfied Masses

"The dissatisfaction and agita-

tion of the workers against the

conservative poltey of our party

committee grew as the government

provocations increased. The work-

ers said the government was mak-

ing itself more powerful militar-

ily, was wearing down our spirit

and was choosing its own time to

attack us. Excitement rose to a
fever pitch during the last weeks.

"Last Sunday night in Vienna a

comrade coming from Linz warned

me that the workers of Linz were

highly indignant and alarmed over

the Heimwehr action and had de-

clared that if any further action

were taken to deprive them of their

arms they would defend themselves

for the sake of the Republic.

"I was alarmed to hear of the

spirit, and after discussion with

my informant we both decided that

urgent messages must be sent to

the workers to keep eool. I ar-

ranged for them to be told that

if we in Vienna could submit pa-

tiently to an arms search in party

headquarters they must try to do

the same. Apparently the mes-

sage arrived too late.
—

"

It is by these methods and with

this spirit that the Bauers pre-

pared the Austrian proletariat, over

whom they wielded an undivided

and undisputed influence, for the

decisive battle which they foughi

and lost. What does it matter if,

unlike so many of their German pro-

totype, a few Bauers or Deutsches

did engage in the actual fighting?

The fact may be a credit to their

personal courage or political intel-

ligence. But the Bauer interview

lays bare what was never success-

fully concealed : the leaders of the

Austrian social democracy wanted

anything but a struggle ; they left

no stone unused as an obstacle h

the road of the working class ; they

lifted Dollfuss into the saddle so

that he might cut down an unpre-

pared working class.

The Austro-Marxist school, In the

deepest sense of the term, left its

proletariat in the lurch at the

crucial hour! It shore the Aus-

trian Samson of all his strength sn

that when his strength was tested

the pillars of reaction could fall

upon him and crush him to earth.

So we solemnly repeat today the

terrific Indictment of Austro-Marx-

ism uttered In court by Friedrfch

Adler, on trial during the war for

assassinating the Austrian Prime

Minister Stuerghk as a protest

against the chauvinism of the offici-

al social democracy, the same Fried-

rich Adler who today shares, as the

penitent secretary of the Second In-

ternational, the responsibility of

all the others

:

Adler's Indictment

"As faithful servant* the leaders

of the proletariat strove to save

the organization. But Ik so doing,

they have betrayed their real class

interests, they have betrayed the

International, and the idea oil the

social resolution. They have won
small benefits for the workers dur-

ing the war, it is true. I should

be the last to refuse to recognize

what was accomplished to protect

the working class from many a

threatening wrong. Bnt they have

sold their birthright for a mess of

pottage

'I came into conflict with the

Party Executive Committee parti-

cularly because it ahs become more

and more a c«iinter>r0volutonary

insitution. The conviction has grown

upon me that a revolution in Aus-

Except for the Fascist blood-

hounds, who glory is the extermin-

ation of the militant proletariat,

acclaim for the unbounded heroism

of the Austrian social democracy

has been universal. A casual read-

er of fhe newsappers is led to be-

lieve that die-hard conservatives

have made common cause with rev-

olutionaries in tribute to the im-

mortal Austrian working class.

Many have ho doubt been confused

by the sympathetic treatment ac-

corded to the Austrian workers by

American capitalist journals. That

society is no more than skin-deep

this "united front" of extremes' in

will soon be proved.

It is out of no sympathy with

the working class that the brass

check press bemoans its bitter fate

in Austria. Not many days prior

to the Austrian bloodfest when the

friction of social convulsion had

burst into a menacing flame in

France these self-same newspapers

thanked their lucky stars that

France had been "saved"from the

'riotous Commune, dominated by

the mob."

The Capitalist Press

The capitalist press was the civ-

ilian field marshall and recruiting

sergeant for the imperalist mass

murder of fifteen years ago. They

revelled in the sadistic White Ter-

or of the post-war years.

The Wrangels and the Kolchaks

were proclaimed heroes in their

filthy pages.

Indeed wherever the proletariat

has striven to power, wherever it

has challenged the rights of pri-

vate proverty it has found the jack-

al press barking denunciation at the

enemies of "law and order".

Austria is no exception.

The Austrian workers were not

fighting an offensive battle. They

were defending their institutons

and organizations. While we have

nothing but praise for this superb

fight against the Fascist monster

yet it must be said that both the

party and the institutions defend-

ed by these workers had become a

brake on their revolutionary strug-

gle for socialism. It is only because

the capitalist press appreciates the

services of Austro-Marxism in

maintaining bourgeois civilization

that they now reproach Dollfuss.

(Yesterday he was hailed as a

•modern David") The New York

Times makes no bones as to its mo-

tives. Shepherd Stone says in a fea-

ture article on February 18th.

Bourgeois Praise of Austro-Marxiem

"When the Hapsburg monarchy

collapsed in 191S and Austria be-

came the ball instead of the bat

in the European game, Socialists

and Christian Socialists (the bour-

geois Catholics) cooperated to sal-

vage the ruins of the Empire. The

despised Marxists who barricaded

themselves in their tenement houses

last week saved Austria from Com-

munism in 1919. At that time pro-

pagandists from Moseow and from

Budapest, which was temporarily

under Communist rule, preached the

new faith in the streets of Vienna.

But the activities of the Socialist

leaders prevented a bloody conflict

between proletariat and bourgeoisie.

Last week some of the men who

had rescued the country from Com-

munism were dying because of their

Marxism (sic!)-"

Need we explain further that the

destruction of Austro-Marxism

meant the loss of a steadfast ally

to the democratic and liberal capi-

talist class In Europe and America.

Under the cloak of democracy and

in the guise of a gradual peaceful

evolution from qapltallsm to social-

ism the Bauer's, the Adler's, and

the Renner's stayed the tide of the

proletarian revolution long enough

for the Heimwehr to thrust it far

out of danger.

Vienna The Symbol

"Red Vienna" was the symbol for

Austro-Marxism. It was hailed

by its supporters as living proof

that it was possible to attain a

great maximum of socialism with-

out violence, without depriving the

capitalist class of its wealth or pri-

vileges—without acting as Com-

munists. They built aparlment

houses which the Times says "be-

came models for city planners

throughout the world. Rents were

astonishingly low, and it was only

natural that these blocks should

become strongholds of socialism."

And further -Under Socialist rule

in Vienna utilities were taken over

and in general income from taxa-

tion was employed for public im-

provements and social welfare, so-

cialist legislation provided for the

citizen from a few months before

his birth until bis burial. Health,

housing, wages, unemployment dole,

all came within the scope of muni-

cipal government."'

Reformist Utopia

Thus the Utopia of reform social-

ism reached its pinnacle in Vienna

and here too it ended in a horrible

debacle. The achilles heel of the

Austrian workers was the lack of

state power. The treachery of its

leadership lay in their harnessing

the struggle for state power when
the time was ripe and the prole-

iarial ready. Between the Com-
mune which lasted but two months,

and "Red Vienna", the socialist

milennium there was this differ-

ence: state power. That is all the

difference in the world. The capi-

talist press is thankful to Bauer

and Co., because they did not fol-

low the sure road of the proletarian

revolution.

How clear is the difference in

tactics and results between Com-
munism and social democracy ! The
bombarded tenement houses in

Vienna stand as demonstration of

the futility of trying to reform

capitalism out of existence. The
thousands of proletarian corpses

are dumb witnesses to the fact that

the gradualism of the Vienna lack-

eys meant the gradual arming of

the counter-revolution and the not-

so-gradual annihilation of the

flower of the working class.

"Red Vienna" is now red only in

worker's blood. The pride of "in-

ternational" socialism has become

ita everlasting shame

!

—G. C.

Victory In Minneapolis Coal Strike

(Continued from page 1)

Inspiration and Example For

Union Workers

The methods used and the man-

ner in which the organization work

was carried out, stands as a model

tor the benefit of those who will

take up the vast work that lies just

ahead. The coal workers section

tria tan eome only against the will|
o£ tne transportation industry, has

of the Executive Committee which
(
,ained lts flrst objective. These

will always be a hindrance to the

revolutionary movement

"What I wished to prove was

that only over the beads and against

the wf of the Party authorities in

Austria can a real revolutionary up-

heaval in Austria come, that only

by disregarding them will it be pos-

sible to use the force that must be

used to overthrow the rule of force

upon which our government rests."

Though he has since turned

apostate to his own words, they

rise from their pages again today

to nail to the pillory of eternal

shame the perfidious leaders of the

Austrian working class.—8.

AD NAUSEAM
FROM THE DAILY WORKER
REPORTS OF THE 11th CON-

GRESS OF THE C.P.S.C.

"He (the speaker) concludes

with the cry 'Long live the world

C. P.! Long live Stalin, great lead-

er of the world proletariat'!"

"Zinovlev hailed Stalin as the

true Leninist and preserver of the

party."

"Giant of the revolution, Stalin

leads to greater tasks."

"The great Stalin, giant of rev-

olution, thought and action."

"Joseph Stalin, great leader of

the party of Lenin."

"Stalin given thunderous ovation."

"Stalin's irreconcilability—con-

quered."

"The inepirer and organizer of

our victories, the steel giant of the

revolution, Stalin enjoys the limit-

less love of our party."

"There is no such man now in the

world who is listened to as Stalin."

"Millions of fighters-conquerors

impatiently wait to hear the man
who fulfilled Lenin's bequest."

"Burning with -enthusiasm the

Congress rises to greet the great

leader."

"Long live Stalin!"

"The hall is hushed as Molotov

speaks about the party's successes,

about the Five Tear Plan—and
about Stalin."

"Stalin takes the floor—the Con-

gress stands to greet the leader-

Long live Stalin! Hurrah!"
"Stalin concludes. Applause honor-

ing the leader, comrade Stalin, last-

ed many minutes."

"Our Congress will mobilize

—

around the leader, comrade Stalin."

(Molotov). "All stand and shout

hurrah."

Ad inflnltain. Ad nauseam.

workers have tested their organized

strength, almost alone, In a sharp

and successful engagement with

the bosses.

In the course of preparation, and

during the fight, many obstacles,

hitherto unsuspected by the aver-

age rank and file worker, came to

light. A careful study of these

weak points, with a view to correct-

ing them, will be of extreme im-

portance for the future. The union

can be only as strong as an alert

and determined membership chose

to make it.

First ot all: No barrier must be

placed in the way of recruiting the

membership to full strength. THE
FUEL OIL AND GASOLINE DRIV-

ERS AND HELPERS are the next

section to be organized, here there

must be no delay. This approach

connects up the campaign which

leads from section to section and

gives what assurances can be given

in advance that the gains made in

the Coal Strike will not be partially

sacrificed.

The Open Shop bosses have li-arn-

ed a bitter lesson. That they are

far from idle is well known to every

wide-awake worker. The example

of the whole police force ranged

on the side of the bosses in the

futile effort to break through the

picket lines with scab cofcl, haB

only one meaning for the Union and

each member of the Union. Be
prepared! Be prepared! BE MUCH
BETTER PREPARED! for the next

test.

Every member of the Union as

well as those workers who will be

members in the coming period,

should be vigilantly watehing the

Regional Labor Board. What ex-

actly has been its role? It is well

to note the fact that in all the ef-

forts made by the Union Committee

to present the coal workers de-

mands to the bosses, the Board was
only an agency to transmit an in-

solent reply and a flat refusal of the

bosses to deal with the Union. Dur-

ing the most advantageous time of

the winter season this Board to-

gether with several Labor officials

were instrumental in postponing

action under one pretext and an-

other, which gravely weakend and

endangered the coal workers' posi-

tion.

When in spite of these obstruc-

tive tactics, the justly angered and

aroused workers STRUCK the

yards, demonstrating to the boss-

es and to all who wished to see that

tfte union did actnally speak

Hotel Strike

for the coal yard workers and

drivers—then the Board, with little

delay, came forward with a deci-

sion that actually saved the face of

the bosses. And not only their

faces. A vote In the separate yards

was ordered. This played directly

into the hands of the coal yard

owners who had LOST the Strike.

Here is one of the most Important

lessons of the strike. It must be

discussed again and again in the

Union. There must be no misun-

derstandings. The way to avoid

them Is through full and free dlfr

cussion by the membership.

The next phase of the fight for

better conditions in the coal indus-

try will open up in the near fu-

ture. When it is considered that

union organization has come to the

coal yards for the first time in

Minneapolis, the workers in the

yards and on the trucks have no

reason to take second place In mat-

ters of organization and militant

action. They have already conduct-

ed one of the best struggles that

the city has seen in its labor history.

The vary nature of the work in

which they are engaged gives them

a responsible and powerful position

in the trade nnion movement.

These workers have demonstrated

their power. They have forced re-

cognition of the union while ON
STRIKE, a victory of no mean pro-

portions, in the present state of the

local Drivers' Unions. They have,

while in struggle, won the loyal

support of the rank and file of the

Ice Wagon Drivers Union. This

and other advantages must be or-

ganizationally consolidated, by

welding the drivers' unions into a

more solid unit. Those who oppose

progress in this direction must take

their place with the forces of re-

action.

That tils can be accomplished at

one stroke, no responsible and ex-

perienced worker will contend, hut

any undue delay in advancing along

this road will be costly for the

whole movement. To follow up the

advantage and achieve the greatest

good, means for the membership to

ready for further devoted work, to

stand ready for further develop-

ments. Ready at all times to 'crack

down' if danger threatens the

UNION.
—V. R. D.

(Continued from Page 1)

AGAINST HOOLGANISM

The Spartacus Youth Club
(Brownsville) unanimously con-

demns the actions of the disrupters

of the mass meeting in Madison
Square Garden called by the So-

cialist Party and A. F L. trade

unions. We feel that the blame
falls squarely on the shoulders of

the Stalinist misleaders who are

doubly to be blamed because they

are prejudicing the cause of Com-
munism among the working class

of America.

8PARTACUS TOUTS OLUB

cr of pollyanna optimism. We re-

peat: heroic action and a sharp

turn of policy are absolutely nec-

essary. The genuine militants In

the union must understand tbis,

shout for It and FIGHT for it.

In our opinion concentration is

necessary especially on two practi-

cal tasks

:

1. Relief. Mobilize the strikers

to collect funds. Organize a tag

day. Put five hundred' strikers on

the busy corners, In the subways
and at workers' meetings and gath-

ering places with collection hoses

to raise money quickly. Organize

a big squad of strikers to canvas

union meetings. Open a real kitchen

and really feed the strikers. Send

squads out to collect food supplies

from stores, sympathisers and
workers' neighborhoods. Circular-

ize every workers' organization with

an appeal for funds, get out collec-

tion lists-—raise funds at once by

every practical means and utilize

the latent energies of the strikers

themselves for the task. The
strike depends relief now. The
lorce to eollect it doesn't need to

be hunted for. It is right in the

union headquarters. Let the lead-

ership organize it.

2. Picketing. Connect the dis-

pensation of relief directly with

service on the picket line. Real

and systematic picketing combined

with mass demonstrations can force

a settlement, and nothing else can.

instead of subordinating the actions

of the strikers to the negotiations,

subordinate the negotiations to the

actions of the strikers. On his line

the situation can be changed in 24

hours, morale can be restored and

the strike can take on new life.

There Is no other way.
3. To the Leaders. Quit chasing

after "respectability". Stop crawl-

ing before the Labor Board and its

chairman, Mrs. Herrick. Answer
the Insults of this strike breaker in

a manner worthy of the leaders of

striking workers. Let the world

know that the hotel workers are

fighting for their; rights, not beg-

ging for them. Above all try to

convince the strikers by deeds that

you conceive of the strike as a class

battle and lead it accordingly. Stop

your treacherous maneuvers and
Intrigues against the militant ele-

ments in the union and give up
the idea that you can silence them
with strong arm methods. Remem-
ber this is a progressive and dem-
ocratic union, not a reactionary,

bureaucratic one; it is the A. F. W.
not the A. P. of L. Therefore try

to act like progressive and militant

labor leaders,, not like bulldozing

labor fakers.
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Toward the Mew B»«rty

Internationalism and

The A.W.P.
As has already been reported, tbe

National Committee ot the Com-
munist League Is conducting nego-

tiations with the Provisional Or-

ganisation Committee of the Amer-
ican Workers' Party. We hope lor

fruitful results of these negotiations

and for the eventual fusion of the

two organizations in the great task

of launching the new party. Such
an outcome of the negotiations

would undoubtedly give a tremend-

ous Impetus to the reorganization

nf the proletarian vanguard in Am-
erica and could not be without ef-

fect internationally.

And since, in our convinction, this

can only be realized if there 1b a

firm agreement on the fundamental

questions of principle—an agree-

ment, moreover, which extends

down into the ranks of both organi-

zations—we are bringing out in a

series of articles in the Militant the

point of view which We are advanc-

ing in the diseussons within the

joint committee of the two organiza-

tions. The more openly and clear-

ly the points of disagreement are

discussed the firmer will be the

foundation for eventual fusion if

agreement is arrived at.

The Paramount Question

For us, the question of Interna-

tionalism is a paramount question

as it has always been for revolu-

tionary Marxists. Marx and Engels

began with an international pro-

gram—the Communist Manifesto.

After all that has happened since,

after the collapse of the Second In-

ternational along the line of social

patriotism and the downfall of the

Comintern along the line of "social-

ism in one country" (national re-

formism), there is less ground than

ever to think the problems of the

proletarian revolution can be ap-

proached from a national stand-

point. It is from tills point of view
that we raise the question of the

Fourth International as a funda-

mental consideration in the discus-

sion of a new party In, America.

We take part in the discussion of

a new party in this country not

merely as American revolutionists

but as internationalists, as adher-

ents of the Fourth International.

The A. W. P. Program
The. programmatic statement of

the American Workers Party ("To-

ward an American Hevolutlonary

movement") appears to us to he

inadequate and decidedly incorrect

in its treatment of the interna-

tional question and to chart a

course which would doom the new
party from its inception. The col-

lapse of the Stalinist and Socialist

parties in this country, from which
the imperative necessity for a new
party arises, is not due simply to

(Continued on page 4)

End of theN.Y.Hotel Strike

LeftWing Fights to Rebuild Amalgamated Union

The general strike of the New
York hotel workers was formally

called off by action of a member-

ship meeting last week on the re

commendation of the general strike

committee. According to the terms

laid down by the Regional Labor

Board all strike breakers are to be

discharged an* all strikers rein-

stated within two weeks. Strikers

not reinstated within that time are

to be given preference in future

hiring. Since no provision was
made for the recognition ot shop

committees or shop delegates In the

supervision of the return to work,

the workers were left without any
real check on the employers in pre-

venting discrimination. As could

only be expected under the circum-

stances the bosses are discriminat-

ing right and left and are making

a concentrated drive to break up
the union.

Discrimination Against Strike

Militant*

A so-called "citizens committee"

of five, on which the union has only

one representative, is obviously

without power to protect the work-

ers against discrimination even If

It should be so disposed. And when
it Is considered that this committee

was appointed by the notorious

Judge Panken, fresh from his ex-

ploits in breaking the taxi strike,

the idea of it functioning in any
way as an aid to the strikers has

to be dismissed altogether.

There Is no doubt that the hotel

bosses aim to interpret the settle-

ment as a basis for the establish-

ment of the infamous "merit sys-

tem" in hiring and firing workers

and that a blacklist of the leading

militants among the strikers will

be attempted.

Despite the militant struggle of

the workers, and the stirring exam-
ples of solidarity, courage and sacri-

fice it called forth from the ranks,

the result has to be recorded as a

defeat. A reorganization of the un-

ion and preparation for new strug-

gles confront the hotel workers as

a necessity in their aim to estab-

lish union conditions and recogni-

tion in the Industry.

NBA and the Strike Leadership

The Regional Labor Board play-

ed a highly effective part in defeat-

ing the alms of the strike ; and its

designs in this respect, clear to

every class conscious militant, were
supplemented perfectly by the con-

servative, belly-crawling policy of

the officials of the union—Field,

Costas and Kaldls. These unworthy
leaders, posing orlglnalljr as pro-

gressives and even as Left wing
militants, showed themselves up in

action as no better than ordinary
routine trade union bureaucrats,

fearful of the "public opinion" of

the bourgeois world and utterly in-

different to the public opinion of

their own rank and file, especially

of its militant and1

class conscious

section.

Basing themselves on the most
backward- and reactionary elements

in the union, these careerists in-

trigued and conspired against the

strike militants, disorganzed and
disrupted the strike machinery,

sabotaged the functioning of the

most important committees and de-

moralised the ranks of the strikers

by their general incompetence, bu-

reaucratic methods and conserva-

tism.

The "Food Workers Industrial

Union" (Stalinists), which was al-

most completely isolated at the be-

ginning of the strike, could only

thrive on this policy and practice

of the leadership and t.dd to the

general demoralization. Working
from the start to break up the

Amalgamated and gain some advan-

tage for their own "18th Street

union"—the disruption of a strike

in the process is a small matter to

them—the Stalinists were able to.

exploit the gross mistakes of the

leadership in order to add to the

general demoralization.

The Left Wing Organlies

It was not until the Left wing,

following the line of the MUKaat,
made a sharp break with tbe offi-

cials and began to organize the

fight against them, that the ad-

vances of the Stalinist wrecking
crew were checked and a genuinely

constructive movement for the pre-

servation of the Amalgamated be-

gan to take shape. The election of

Hugo Oehler as chairman of the

strike committee in a session called

over the heads of Field 4 Co., and
the rallying of the best fighters in

the union around the picket com-
mittee—the center of class struggle

policy In the strike under the chair-

manship of James Gordon — were
two outstanding signs of the rapid

gains of the bona-fide Left wing
that is fighting for the Amalgam-
ated union and its future.

Rebuild the Amalgamated!
The Left wing brought forward

a program for saving the strike by
concentrating on relief, picketing

and a class struggle policy to the
end. Frustrated In this aim by the

whole course of the official leader-

ship, the Left wing is now fighting

to re-form the ranks of the union,

to rebuild tbe organization, fight

the blacklist and keep up the relief

to support its victims, and to cleanse

the union of its careerist leader-

ship. The motion of James Gordon,

at the first meeting of the Executive

Board of the Union after the end-

ing of the strike, to reject the re-

port of Field and declare no confid-

ence In the leadership, was carried

by a -vote of 14 to 2. In this the

strength of the revolt against the

Field administration is indicated.

The task of the Left wing is now
to lead this revolt to the very end
without any compromise and to

steer It into constructive channels

for tbe rebuilding of the Amalgam-
ated Food Workers, the defeat of

the Stalinist disrupters and the pre-

paration of the coming struggles to

unionize the hotel industry under
the banner of the Amalgamated.

SPRING FESTIVAL
The last indoor affair of the season

to be held by the New York Local

of the League will be held on Satur-

day, March 31st. at Victoria Sail,

Irving Place.

This affair will be primarily a
dance, with a good band. In addi-

tion, we are planning a short pro-

gram of entertainment. Among the

numbers of the program we expect

Chief LIttlemoose, an American
Indian, in a recital of his native

dances, and Madame X who will

appear in typical gypsie costume
prepared to tell you all (he pleasant

things you want to hear about your

fortune.

Keep the date open. Come and
bring your friends. Get together.

Talk, dance and have a good time

generally.

Big Crowd
AtDebate
Cannon and Lovestone

Discuss Internationals

Before an audience of 1600 the

debate which the Lovestone group
had so long evaded occurred. In a

packed ball, on Monday evening,

March 5th at the Irving Plaza the

representative of the Communist
Party (Opposition), Jay Lovestone,

defended the position of the reform
of the Communist International,

while James P. Cannon, represent-

ing the Communist League, spoke

for the formation of the Fourth In-

ternational. Sidney Hook acted as

chairman. At the conclusion of the

debate tbe question which stood

outstanding was why the Lovestone
gioup was outside the ranks of the

Stalinist party, since such warm de-

fenders of the Stalinist Comintern
really deserved to hold a place

within it.

Lovestone maintained that with
some tactical reforms In the line

of the Comintern It could be made
to serve the Interests of tbe prole-

tarian revolution.

Cannon in an annihilating reply

shewed how Lovestone completely

Ignored the significance of tbe great

events which had occurred inter-

nationally In the last year, that

Lovestone could just as well have
made the same speech two or three

years ago with no change. From
the rise of Hitler to power in Ger-

many, from the tragic defeat of the

Austrian workers In their desper-

ate attempt to defend themselves

against Fascism, Lovestone was in-

capable of drawing any Marxist

conclusions. In these events not
only social democracy, but also

Stalinism had demonstrated Its

bankruptcy and impotence. Does
the working class need the victory

of fascism In a few more countries

before the revolutionists will be

convinced of tbe necessity of a new
International?

"Yes, It is true, the Communist
International has made many mis-

takes of an ultra-Left character",

said Lovestone, "but it is getting

better". Cannon had merely to

point to the decisions of the 13th

plenum of tbe Comintern which en-

dorsed the whole disastrous course

in Germany and to the native Stal-

inists with their hooligan actions

at the recent Madison Square meet-

ing to finish this ridiculous asser-

tion. Stalinism, said Cannon, does

not follow only an ultra-Left course

but also a Right opportunist one
as was manifested In the referen-

dum with the Fascists in Germany
and the agreement to refrain from
criticism of the social democrats in

the united front manifesto of March
1633.

As to the program of the Fourth
International, Cannon stated, it

won't have any Innovations, but will

stand on the foundation of the first

four congresses if the Communist
International and the revolutionary

experiences of the last ten years,

In other words, on the ideas of

Marx and Lenin. Lovastone's at-

tempt to make of the International

Communists opponents of the Soviet

Union because they fight the Stalin-

ist bureaucracy collapsed dismally.

Marxist revolutionists could not he

silenced and prevented from speak-

ing the truth by such methods.

Is it to be expected, asked Can-
non, that the Stalinist parties which
so miserably capitulated before

Fascism would be capable of de-

fending the Soviet Union against

the attacks of the imperialist bour-

geoisie? The answer is obvious.

They would prove Jast as bankrupt.

For the defense of the Soviet Union
Is necessary the creation of new
Communist Parties and a new Com-
munist International. —O. R,

\A Statement on the Rakovsky

Case - hy L.D.Trotsky

L'Hunttnite (organ o£ the French C. P.—ed) for February 21st

published a telegram from Moscow which announces that Rakovsky
is giving up his fight and submitting to discipline. Without a doubt
this news cannot fail to produce a deep impression among all the work-
ers who knew and followed the old fighter.

It has always been oor motro to speak out what is. Even at this

time we do not wish either to mitigate or conceal.

The telegram concerning the declaration of Rakovsky tells us,

however, that Rakovsky has not "capitulated" after the fashion of

Zinovlev, Kameney and Co. He has not recanted a single word of

the ideas in whose name he fought together with us. He has not re-

cognized the so-called "mistakes" committed by the Left Opposition.

He has not proclaimed the correctness of the ofiieial policy. Thus, In

the conditions of the V. S. .S. R„ of which we are well aware, this

essential feature of Rakovsky's declaration is exceptionally outstand-

ing. It can only emphasize the fact that Rakovsky, theoretically and
politically, has abandoned nothing, nor has he renounced his past.

In an interview with comrade Trotsky on this subject he had1 the

following to say:

"Rakovsky states that he will give up his struggle and submit to

discipline. That is the only content of bis declaration. In order to

understand this declaration in its proper light—and naturally we con-

demn it—ft Is necessary to understand the situation in which Rakov-

sky was placed. In fact he had been placed In a condition of giving

up his active struggle three or four years ago. He could neither com-
municate with bis friends, nor write atti'cles, nor receive the litera-

ture of the Left Opposition and generally information on the inter-

national labor movement. In his complete isolation he remained with-

out any perspective whatsoever.

"Rakovsky's declaration, far from being an ideologic of political

capitulation. Is at the same fime not only a highly regrettable but a

condemnable fact. Undoubtedly this example will be extensively util-

ized by the Stalfnist bureaucracy in order to draw many of the youth.

Imprisoned and isolated like Rakovsky, ou the path of capitulation

not in the manner of Rakovsky but of ZInoviev.

' We have reiterated many times that the restoration of the Com-
munist Party of the U. S. S. R. can only be accomplished on the In-

ternational arena. The case of Rakovsky confirms this in a negative

but striking manner. The Bolshevik-Leninists in the U. S. S. R. are
not aware from the Pravda of the burning facts of international life:

Hitler's victory, the danger o£ war, now the crushing of the Austrian
proletariat. They have no opportunity of orienting themselves in the
true light of these events, nor of discerning tbe different formations
In the workers movement.

"In order to recreate a powerful Internationalist-Communist move-
ment in the U. 8. S. R. the struggle of the IV International must take
form, become so powerful a factor that the Stalinist bureaucracy will

no longer be able to hide it from the Soviet workers, the Bolshevik-

Leninists included.

"We register the purely formal declaration of the old warrior,

who by his whole life has demonstrated his unshakable devotion to

the revolutionary cause; we register it with sadness and pass on to

the order of the day, that is to the doubly vigorous struggle Tor the
new parties of the new Internal iona I."

—INTERNATIONAL SECRETARIAT
LEAGUE OP INTERNATIONALIST COMMUNISTS

(BOLSHEVIK-LENINISTS)

mLMt.A. and Company Unions

CorporationsWin the

Fake "Elections"

FRENCH INTERNATIONALISTS
APPEAL TO THE MASSES
Appeal of the Communist

League of France (Bolshevik-

Leninists) published in La Ver-

ite of February 16.

TO THE WORKERS OF PRANCE!
Two forces face each other.

On February 6th the reactionary

vermin (Action Francaise, Jennesses
Patrlotes, Croix de Feu, Solldarite

Francaise) mutinied. Assured of

the support of Chlappe (ex-polico

commissioner of Paris—Ed.) they

exploited the discontent and the

chauvinism of a section of the petty

bourgeoisie which overthrow the

last Left government of Daladier,

Its objective: the establishment of

a dictatorial regime for tbe benefit

of the big bourgeoisie, the suppres-

sion of the workers' rights, the en-

slavement of the tollers, to sweep
away the last remnants of bour-

geois democracy ; opening the road

to complete Fascism, to unleashed
chauvinist barbarism, to war.

February 12 saw a magnificant

proletarian reply. You have ac-

cepted the challenge of the Fascist

provocation in a complete general

strike, a mass gathering of tbe pro-

letariat In all the workers' centers

of France. Everywhere, the work-

ers of city and country mustered

their forces to block the road to

reaction and Fascism.

Two forces are measuring (heir

strength. War has begun between
them. No peace is possible, but

struggle to tbe death. One must
annihilate tbe other and take power.

The period of democracy and par-

liamentary games is over. The fu-

ture will be decided In the street

by force.

The present government, the Dou-
mergue ministry, 19 proceeding to

the first alignment of bourgeois

forces for the establishment ot a

dictatorship. The inauguration of

a period of BonapartJgm, the equil-

ibrium between the two hostile

camps, will no( prove any more
stable in France than It was in

Germany. Hindenburg made the bed
for Hitler, Doumergue can only

pave the way for bloody Fascism

on the model of Hitler.

WORKERS! EITHER YOU OR
THEY!
Upou your action depends the

fLture of the proletariat and of all

society. It depends on you to mob-
ilize all the tolling masses against
Fascism as well as a large part of

the armed forces of the nation who
have been completely disoriented

by the present situation.

HOW SHALL THE STRUGGLE
BE CARRIED ON?

liy organizing your forces rapidly.

There is not a minute to lose. The
heroic example of our Austrian
brothers should inspire us to act

very quickly; not to wait for the
moment chosen by the reactionary

provocation and then to put up a
desperate struggle.

The magnificent general strike of

the 12 of February which enlisted

all the workers of France, was not,

it must be said, the result of con-

certed action of all the central or-

ganizations of the working class.

They acted separately. Workers, It

was under your pressure that all

of the organizations were finally

forced to join the demonstrations.

We greet you in this first step, but

you must continue your pressufe for

more far-reaching results.

Joint action was spontaneous on
February 12; henceforth it must be
organized. That is why our party

continues to propose to you

:

1. The united front of all organi-

zations of the proletariat in a broad
workers' alliance which will co-

ordinate the actions of each of the
organizations and unify the strug-

gle against Fascism.

2. The Immediate and universal

organizations of Committees of the

Workere* Alliance grouping the re-

presentatives of all the workers' or-

ganisations by localities and factor-

ies. These committees, basing them-

selves on all the tolling masses, or-

ganized or not, civil and military,

will struggle for the dissolution of

the Fascist bands. They will also

participate In the defense of the

(Continued on page 4> ~

Last week the Fifth Avenue Coach
Company of New York successfully

prevented its 1,450 employees from

recording themselves whet tier they

wanted to belong to the A- F. of L.

Street Carmen's Union or any other

union ol their own choice. For

this purpose an election had been

arranged by the Regional Labor

Board. This right of choice Is sup-

posed to be accorded all workers

under Section 7-a of the NRA. Yet

this is not the first case on record

of the employers enforcing their

interpretation and compelling the

acceptance of their company union.

The company union vote successful-

ly staged by the Weirton Steel Co:

last December, Is one of the crass-

est among several examples which

could be cited. There are sure to

be more in the future.

"Protecting Workers' Rights"

On behalf of a goodly number of

the New York Coach Co. employees,

the Amalgamated Association of

Street and Electric Railway Em-
ployees had filed a petition with the

Labor. Board for the right of thesi 1

workers to decide in a regular elec-

tion for a union of their own choice.

The Labor Board ordered that such

elections be held, set the d'ate and

designated several polling places. It

stated that the board would "pro-

tect every worker, who exercised his

right to vote, against any and all

efforts at reprisals." What this

pretended protection meant to the

workers was quite clearly illustrat-

ed by the fact that only one dozen

of them ventured Inside the polling

places to cast their vote.

The company had of course taken

its measures of reprisals In advance.

In the first place it declined al-

together to comply with the order

of the Labor Board. Secondly, it

sent its spotters to all polling places

with p;ids and pencils ready to take

down the names of those workers
who would exercise their right to

vote. Thirdly, the company had
given every worker to understand

that the employment would termin-

ate for any worker who would avail

himself of this right. In this man-
ner it was very easy for the com-
pany to make a farce of the elec-

tion.

Weirton Steel Case

The case of the Weirton Steel Co.

is another instance of "protection"

of the right to union organization

under the NRA. Only, in this in-

stani-e the bosses proceeded much
more crudely and flagrantly to en-

force the company union provisions.

The workers had gone on strike for

the right of union organization and
bad walked out almost to a man.
The strike was a splendid display

of militancy. It lasted a good many

(Continued on page 4)

Hard Times Missed Bosses
'Presidents' Increased Salaries and Bonuses

It is one of the well-known char-

acteristics of modern Imperialism

that- the finance capitalists, by their

Interlocking directorates, by spread-

ing the shares of a company into

many hands, and by means of com-

plicated systems of holding com-

panies, are able to control many
industries which they themselves

own only partly. This enables them

to milk these industries to their

heart's content, either through fin-

ancial jugglery of these companies,

or by paying themselves fancy sal-

aries and bonuses.

A corner of the curtain Screening

the latter method was lifted by the

publication, by the Federal Trade
Commission (New York Times of

Feb. 27, 1934), of the "salaries" and
"bonuses" which were paid to (he

officers of various large corpora-

tions.

Hill Draws A Mere Million

It will Interest the workers in the

tobacco Industry to know that G.

W. Hill, President and Director of

the American Tobacco Co. was paid

1605,613 in 1929, and $1,051,630 in

1931, despite the fact that out of

105,000 workers in the industry in

1929, only 88,000 were employed In

1931 (18.2 per cent unemployed) ;

and that average wages for the em-

ployed were cut from $818 per year

in 1929 to $690 per year in 1931

(15.3% reduction).

It will probably gladden the

hearts of the workers In the found-

ries and machine shops to know
that despite the fact that the num-
ber of workers in this industry was
reduced from 454,000 In 1929 to

285,000 in 1931 (37.2% unemploy
ed) and that average wages for the

employed were cut from $1,535 per

year, in 1920 to $1,150 per year in

1931 (a 25% reduction)—In spite

of that, B. L. Patterson, Presidem
and Director of the American Mach-
ine and Foundry Co. received aw

salary and bonus $270,980 In 1929

and $294,211 in 1931.

Schwab Gets A Raise

In the Steel industry, of the 419,-

000 workers in 1929, 278,000 were
employed in 1931 (33.7% unemploy-
ed) ; wages, which averaged $l,74f>

In 1929 were cut to $1,290 In 1931

(a 26.1% reduction). The same
steel workers will no doubt rub
their bands In glee when they hear

that Charles Schwab, director and
chairman of the Bethlehem Steel Co.

was paid a $150,000 salary in 1920

and $250,000 in 1931. Bitter tears

will be shed when It Is known that

E. Q. Grace director and President

of that company, who received

$1,835,653 in 1929 was forced to ac-

cept a paltry $297,796 In 1931. The
cup of joy, however, will once more
flow over when it is announced that

Myron C. Taylor, chairman of the

Finance Commission of the O. S.

Steel Corporation who was paid

$209,361 In 1929. was rewarded
with $241,357 In 1931. The Young-
stown workers who can speak first

hand about the unemployment and
wage-cuttlrig in that city from 1929

to 1931, will probably be interested

to know that J. A. Campbell, Presi-
dent, Director, and Chairman of the
Youngstown Sheet and Tube Co.,

who was paid $100,000 in 1928, re-
ceived $191,006 in 1931.

Hardship For Some "Captains"

Not all "captains" of industry
were aole to raise their "salaries
and "bonuses" during this period.
Sad as it may seem, some had to

be cut. There is the case of poor
Alexander Legge, President and
Director of the International) Har-
vester Co., who received $612,860
in 1929 and a paltry $63,673 in 1931.
(Of the 42,000 workers In that in-

dustry In 1929 only 18,000 were
working in 1931, 57.1% unemployed,
and tbe average pay of $1,400 per
year in 1929 was cut to $1,060 per
year in 1931, 24.3%). Then there
Is poor Jesse J. Straus, President
and Director of R. H. Maey and
Co. who was paid $139,240 in 1929
and had bis pay cut in 1931 to

—

$137,110.

The list could be continued, hut
the picture would not vary much.
For the workers, in all cases, un-
employment and wage cuts. For
tbe magnates of industry, big fat
'salaries" and "bonuses", even
though in a number of cases they
may be getting less than they re-

ceived in 1929. Out of some 300
names published in the N. Y. Times,
one has to search with great care

IH order to find, "salaries and"

bonuses" as low as $20,000. The
majority are over $100,000, and what
is of importance is that this is only
part of the income which these gen-
tlemen "earn" through dividends
and other sources.

Millions suffer so that a handful
of Individuals can live in the lap of

luxury.

Such a system can be changed.
It must be changed.

(Note: Figures on employment and
wages are from the U. 8. Census
Bureau, which certainly cannot be
accused of exaggerating unemploy-
ment or wage cutting.)

—

W

R.

NEXT WEEKI
CENTRISM AND THE FOURTH

INTERNATIONAL

This is the subject of an article

by comrade Leon Trotsky just re-

ceived at the office of the Militant.

It Is now in process of transla-

tion and will be featured in the"

next issue of our paper.

OPEN FORUM
BARNEY HERMAN

on

THE TRADE UNION POLICY OF
THE COMMUNIST PARTY-

OPPOSITION (Lovestone Group).

at

International Workers School

126 East 16th Street,

New York CHy
SUNDAY, MARCH 1L. at 8 P, M,
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C.W.A. NEWS
C.W.A. Lay-Offs

8i>,00U workers liave been laid oil

in New York Stale from the CWA
rolls in the last two weeks. 24,000

tntfre are due for the pink slips this

Friday. The role of the capitalist

press has been one of niisiaforma-

tion from the very begining of the

CWA, tending with their blurbs to

give "a happy feeling", by state-

ments of millions and hundreds of

millions being spent on the unem-

ployed. Every day different figures

are issued. Each day swells the

sums of money granted to the CWA
Have the CWA workers actually re-

ceived these "generous" grants, or

has it been a hoax, a stinking piece

of capitalism's haggling as to how

a worker should starve, either with

the aid of their "relief agencies" or

minus their pittances.

In the Press, as Feb. 15 was ap-

proaching, the scriveners of Ihe lo-

cal papers, howled their sorrowful

hearts out, shedding a tremendous

amount of glycerine tears over their

fears as to what would happen

should the CWA fold up and silently

steal away. It was a question with

them, as to who should pay for the

"civil and public works" ; since it

was the Government at Washington

that was doling out the miserable

jobs and paying the $13.44 a week,

they felt that the CWA should con-

tinue, until the weather was balmy,

and when the weather was balmy,

jobs would somehow be available.

Everybody learned to use the

phrase "'seasonal work". In the

winter—it is snow, in the summer-
It must be sunshine. If the state-

ments of the "liberal" Miss Perkins

means anything, it means that jobs

in ihe last month fell off l'/o- Where

and how is the "slack" to be taken

up.

The capitalist press does not say

and it cannot say : its role is not

that of advising the workers, but

of keeping up a sham, to chide

Washington for the bad job it is

doing for Hie unemployed. We
know its role, and knowing it—we
should not be taken in by their jov-

ial and hilarious news from day to

day.

From, the very Beginning, the

Authorities of the QWA promised us

jobs at our trades. First we began

to dig ditches (1 days a month, at

40 dollars then when the Govern-

ment took it over, we were given

12 days a month at 60 dollars,

which was cut down two months

ago to $33.76. More workers are

losing their jobs, greater unemploy-

ment is in sight, but the capitalist

press, in line with Ihe CWA author-

ities and the Washington adminis-

tration, show themselves in Ihe first

line trenches against any of these

"ameliorations".

The CWA will not last to May 1,

the end is already in sight: through

the winter wo did all sorts of non-

sensical work, having absolutely no

social value ; today we have pink

slips and the home relief again.

We must again raise the slogan

of Unemployment insurance and

wage a real fight for it i —C. W. A.

immediately and told we can make
up Ihe hours on the other shift. The

traw busses here drive the workers

unusually hard. Luck of clothing

adds greatly to the misery of many,

liacket.-, run rampant all over the

park. Workers are given to un-

derstand that it wouidut'. hurt to

buy some tickets of one kind or

another. Foreign workers are dis-

criminated against. It is a very

long walk to work. Busses should

be supplied to connect with other

means' of transportation. Wages
are cut and more are to come. Or-

ganization is absolutely necessary

in order to stay on jobs and win

better working conditions, as other

CWA crews have already done.

—C.

Letters to the Editor

Inwood Park

Hillside Park

At Hillside Park, Long Island, a

Tery large crew is at work bring-

ing it to completion. It is a wind-

swept place and on these days bit-

terly cold, frozen ears, lingers and

feet being very common. If it is

raining or snowing we are laid oft

The Process oi "tapering oft" Is

now in full swing. Uue half mil-

lion workers on me CWA all over

ihe country, have already felt the

heavy blows ol the Koosevelt "tap-

uring ' machine. The bludgeons of

our "charitable bourgeoisie'' are

lulling. The "fruits'' ol live years

of snuggle of the unemployed,

struggle for bread, for the mere
means of lift;, is now on the way
oaek to the treasuries and the

banks. No more money is destined

"to How" lor CWA or any one of

.heir damned alphabetical organiza-

tions, unless we tear it from them.

Before the mass of workers are

laid oil' on any project, the usual

procedure is lirst, to iiud out who
is active amo;iig tile workers, to

liud the miliums: they are the iirst

lo go^ Without the leaders, with-

out a steering committee, without

(hose who bate the experience and

ihe knowledge for lighting back, for

leading the CWA workers into the

trenches, they feel, then, the job

will be easy, the workers will take

their pink slips grumble a little

and (jnietly go home. At inwood

Park last -Monday a dozen workers,

.K'live in organizing the project

were handed the pink slips. One of

them instated on being told the

reason lor his dismissal, and he

was told, told that he was a
"troublemaker". They are very

much concerned : troublemakers

mean FIGHT! Organization! They
do not waul that.

On Friday, .March 2, a' I*. S. 52,

Broadway and Academy, near the

inwood l'ask project, a mass meet-

ing will take place under the aus-

pices of the Association of Civil

rt'orks Emplojees, ' protesting the

firing of these 12 v, orkcrs, and to

lake up the further organization

against the "tapering olf" of the

CWA. All CWA must realize that

there is litic time left to dally

around! Now is the time to unify

our ranks against the plans of the

Koosevelt machine, to counter these

layoffs with demonstrations that

will make our genial politicians

tjuake: now is the TUIE TO OR-
GANIZE! —ROSS.

C.W.A. "Separations"

How are the CWA workers being

laid off'/ They are given discharge

slips and told to stay home, until

they send tbcm a post card to ap-

pear before some committee. But
this is just a farce. The workers

never receive a card nor does he

meet with any committee. He
linds himself out on the street and
without a job.

The worker then, without the

Another Preparedness

Parade in Frisco

Dear Comrade

:

I wish to record, as best I nidy,

a little of the mingled feelings of

various moods surging through

mind and body yesterday when I

witnessed, alter a lapse of almost IS

j ears, a repetition and duplication

of the former attempt to whip the

country into line via staging a "'Pre-

paredness'' parade through the

heart of San Francisco.

1 stood, watching the march, just

about a block distant from the

point where 1 watched the prepar-

edness day parade in 1'Jlli, and was,

iiitiel'.'it' lullj able to contrast the

two events, calculated to make our

patriotic and respectable citizens

war minded.

The Parade of 1»16

Tile parade, Its formation and

line of march, its general charac-

ter ; iid purpose, and uossibly some

of the marchers in its ranks, were

about Ihe same as in 15*10, but there

was it imticeable something differ-

ent apart lrom the parade itself

—

something lacking, something par-

allel to a Liu-type of the former

event, a striking absence of en-

thusiasm, a sort of purely mechan-

ical ett'oit on the part of both

marchers and public notwithstand-

ing the effort of. a few to throw out

their chests here and there.

In 1916 the event found 'M'/o of

the public doffing their hats as

"Old Glory" passed—anyone failing

to do so was liable to be engaged

in an i:iKU,nent, and possible scrap,

or at least, have one's hat knocked

off. The percentage seeined to me
yesterday to be just reversed, and

those wiihiu my observation at

(east, appeared as if ashamed to be

seen doing so, acting somewhat sim-

ilar t the little animal usually

found with the organ grinder who,

in a somewhat furtive manner,

(juiekly doffs his headpiece and as

(jnickly recovers.

The local dignitaries leading the

march in a large comfortable auto-

mobile were tiio Mayor (Rossi,

Catholic) City Administrator

(Cleary, Catholic) and Archbishop

Hanna talso Catholic). Followed

various Army and Navy sections,

l lieu a raft of fraternal organisa-

tions, winding up with about 1G0-

200 CWA (on foot) carrying pointed

shovels, and said to be receiving

oUe per, for inarching!

Xo Bomb This Time
Twu circumstances were notice-

able.

pulled off at 2 1*. M. Saturday after-

noon; the street (Market St.) ap-

peared not much more populated

than or any ordinary Saturday af-

ternoon. The second noticeable

comparative event was the absence

of any "preparedness day bomb"

—

lor which former event an innocent

man has already served 18 years.

As I watched, various thoughts

percolated througi iiy mind,—his-
tory, Marx, the State, Capitalism,

Church, Proletariat, Nazism, Chris-

tianity, Barnuin—all were unfold-

ing in micituve before me—in this

parade, and then: The CWA carry-

ing pointed shovels ! I wondered if

the significance of this effect react-

ed on others who were watching

the same thing—the proletariat be-

coming the gravediggers of capital-

ism!

—GEO. ELLIS.

Aftermath of the

Garden Affair

To the Editors of the Militant:

Dear Comrades

:

1 suppose that you are interested

in the attitude of the workers to

the Communist Party after the

Madison Square Garden meeting

held in sympathy with the Austrian

workers which the Communist party

broke up.

The day after the meeting I had

a discussion with a group of work-

ers m my shop. Three of the work-

ers were Socialists, and about five

were Left wingers who sympathized

with the Stalinists. During the dis-

cussion the Socialists tried to find

reasons why the Communists acted

as they did. They claimed that the

S. I', called the meeting ou such

short notice that the C. P. was un-

able to participate in the United

Front. The Left wingers railed

against the S. P., calling them
Fascists and betrayers of the Aus-

trian workers and the working

class in general. I took the point

of view that if the Party came to

the meeting they were to sit at the

meeting and listen and be orderly.

A Stalinist Argument
One hot-headed Stalinite got ex-

cited and asked who I was. An-

other worker gave her the informa-

tion that I was a Trotsky ite. So

she shouted "counterrevoultionary

renegade", and with a mouth full of

saliva spit me in the face. I was
so stunned for a moment that I did

not know what to do. By the time

I had recovered, the workers had

taken her away.

The next day a committee, of two

of the workers came over to me and

asked me to please go down to lunch

a few minutes earlier, and to come

up not later than 12:30. I went,

and when I came back they told me
that some of the workers in the

posL card, calls on the CWA office,

requesting that he be put back on

the job. They tell him that he is

not tired, but that he no longer

works for the CWA. That he has

"only been separated". The "sep-
1

aration" is from the miserable

wages that he has been existing on,

and from this "he has been separ-

ated."

At Tilth St. and Riverside Drive

many have been "separated", all

over New York as in the rest of

the country, "separation" is the

word. Wc must not allow them to

do this: we must fight back.

—A. W. C.

THE I.LD. iN THE CAPITALIST COURTS
Boston.—On Feb. 22, David Udell

of the Boston branch of the Left

Opposition and a member of the

Young Communist League (Stalin-

ists) named Cohen, were arrested

for distributing leaflets outside a

Socialist party meeting held to pro-

test against Austrian Fascism. The

course ami outcome of the case are

a clear revelation of the degener-

ate character of the International

Labor Defense under Stalinist rule.

Comrade Udell had been distribut-

ing leaflets advertising the meeting

which comrade Max Shachtman of

New York was to address; Cohen

was distributing bulletins for the

Workers' (Stalinist) School. Imme-

diately after the arrest comrade

Konikov of the Left Opposition

called a bail commissioner by phone

from the police station. Before the

commissioner arrived, another com-

missioner, called the I. L. I)., came

in. Comrade Konikov offered him

a check to cover the bail bond for

both Udell and Cohen, the Stalinist.

The I. L. D commissioner refused

the check, but accep'ed a bank book

provided by another comrade. Kon-

ikov then paid the bail for both

defendants with cash.

Next morning before court open-

ed, Burke, Boston leader of the I.

I.. D. offered to defend Udell along

with Cohen. Udell accepted, plac-

ing his defense in the hands of the

I. L. D. Burke also offered lo defend

four Socialists arrested earlier in

the week for distributing leaflets.

The Socialists refused. Burke man-

aged to get a postponement until

Feb. 2C.

The Socialists offered a technical

deftmse, saying they had not distri-

buted leallets but had merely held

them, allowing people lo help them-

selves. One of them addod that he

is "a good Christian", was bom in

tlii-; country, and that Socialists are

peace-lovers, Burke and other

Stalinists in the court mocked the

Socialists after their trial, accusing

them of "belly-crawlng and snivel-

ling," Burke invited them to be at

the Udell-Cohen trial and witness

a "real workers' defense.

Burke took Udell to the I. L. D.

office to go over Ihe defense with

a lawyer; on the way he told Udell

stories of previous trials and the

I. L. I>.'s record of making "real

Communist defenses." Udell wait-

ed at the office several hours but

no lawyer appeared. He was told

to wo away and call up the next

morning to arrange a meeting with

the lawyer, Cohen and another Stal-

inist arrested on a similar charge.

When he called up he was told the

I. L. V. would not handle his case.

No explanation was offered.

When his case came up Udell took

a militant, class-conscious line. Al-

though given little opportunity to

talk, lie brought out that, he was
arrested not for distributing leaflets

but for distributing leaflets for a

workers' organization. He pointed

out that capitalist politicians are

never molested for distributing leaf-

lets (luring their political cam-

pi. igns.

The Cohen case, defended by the

I. L. D„ came up next. Those who
had mocked ihe Socialists now
proceeded to ape them. Cohen ar-

gued that he had been on a step,

not on the sidewalk, and that there-

fore the police hod no right to ar-

shop had held a meeting and that

The iirst : The march wasjjhoy came to the following deci-

sion: that she either apologize to

me in the presence of the whole

shop, or that she leave the shop.

The worker apologized.

Of course this worker lost out

by her method o£ discussion, and so

did the influence of the Left wing.

I hope that the workers wiil iearn

that by calling the Trotsky ite names

and spitting them in the face they

will not bring about the revolution

that they are fighting for.

Comradely,

A WORKER IN AN
I. L. G. >V. V. SHOP.

of the Nation which they condemn
so hotly Of course, I did not

charge a sell-out and file whole

spirit and purpose of my criticisms

was different; 1 wanted the strike

to be won, the Daily wanted it to

be lost so it could denounce some-

body. Indeed, they might have been

lifted from the Militant, and it was
because The Militant- criticized

those leaders in a forthright man-
ner (quite different from the slan-

derous, lying, disruptive attacks

peculiar to the Daily Worker and

the 18th St. "union") that I called

it "the clearest voice" of the pro-

gressive elements in the strike com-

mittee. The lumping together by

the Daily Worker of J. P. Cannon,
Tile Militant and an independent

writer, with Field, Oaldis, the Right

wingers, Ham Fish, Woll, La Guar-

dia, Herrick, Weasel Duffy, is the

good old C. P. habit of seeing every-

thing outside Its ranks as one re-

actionary mass.

I should like to make one point

here for which I had no space in

the Nation. The Daily Worker kicks

up quite a fuss about the failure of

the strike leadership to provide

relief. 1 leave it to The Militant

to report what the progressive group

said on this matter. On my own
behalf, however, 1 wish to state

that I carried on a constant agita-

tion vis-a-vis Messrs. Field and
Gitlow against their negligence on

the- relief question. I offered to

help set up a committee of strike

Sympathizers to raise relief, but for

days I was given the run-around.

When a committee was finally set

up, I induced friends to give con-

siderable time to help put over the

job. They found that the whole

approach of the union leaders to

this question was such that no ef-

fective work could be done. When
I complained to Field about this

state of affairs he had no time to

discuss the matter with me or to

listen to my proposals for reorgan-

izing this work.

I am not aware that the Daily

Worker .or the 18th St. union did

anything constrictive on- the ques-

tion of relief or on any other ques-

tion. Their howl at this time is

entirely one of spurious indignation.

Sincerely,

—HERBERT SOLOW.
P. S. The Daily refers to me as

a former editor of The Menorah
Journal. I do not know whether or

not that is supposed to make me
blush, but it does not. I recall that

my attack on Zionism, which sev-

eral years ago led the Editor of the

Menorah Journal to force me out,

was reprinted in the Freiheit, Yid-

dish organ of the C. P. as the

praiseworthy expression of "an

honest intellectual," 1 also recall

that the John Reed Club, quite re-

luctantly if is true, once adopted a

unanimous resolution sustaining me
and a dozen other writers who had
complained that John Reed Club

members had broken our strike

against the Menorah Journal.

GoldinClique in BlindAlley
UnscrupulousPoIicyEndangers Unity in Blockers Union

New York.—The rump elections in

the Blockers' Local of the Millinery

Union were Anally held on Mom,
Feb. 26, according to the wishes

of the corrupt Goldin clique in

combination with the gtalinist Un-

ited Front Committee". By this

move, this partnersnip played its

last card and revealed its complete

bankruptcy.

Genuine Revolt Against Zariteky

The total number of votes cast is

reported to be close to one thou-

sand. This proves that the revolt

against Zaritsky's machine was gen-

uine and deeply rooted among the

blockers. But this revolt was mis-

directed and led into a blind alley.

Goldin and his henchmen elected

to office find themselves without any

power. The workers who partici-

pated in the elections to register

their protest against Zaritsky's

abuse of their democratic rights,

will not follow Goldin in the next

logical step; the setting up of a

rival union. The blockers have

gone through this experience once

before, and they have learned the

meaning of it. They know, that as

rest him. The I. L. D. lawyer ar-

gued that Cohen was not distribut-

ing a leaflet but a school catalogue,

and wound up by pleading for leni-

ency on the grounds that Cohen is

a youth (the youth are so easily

misled!). Both defendants were

found guilty and fined $5 each.

Another Stalinist tried the same

morning denied that he had distri-

buted leaflets or that he knew any-

thing about the C. P. He said that

somebody had rushed by and thrust

the leaflets In his hands; he then

pocketed them and did not learn

their nature until his arrest. He
was found guilty, lined $5 and

agreed to pay.

Udell and Cohen decided to ap-

peal. Apparently expecting an ac-

quittal, the I. L. U. was at this

point caught by surprise. It had

m;:de no agreements for bail. Again

comrade Konikov put up bail for

comrade Udell and also for Cohen,

the Stalinist,

After the trial Cohen, the Stalin-

ist defendant, said that the I. L. T>

had fought on technicalities in order

to take advantage of the "opportun-

ities" offered by the bourgeois

courts. He promised that at. the

next trial the I. L. D. will make a

"Communist defense." Interesting-

ly enough, Burke who had boldly

invited the Socialists to be present,

was himself absent from the trial.

Thus the I. L. D. has again prov-

en itself to be a thoroughly partisan

organization, a creature of the C. P.

not interested in the fate of work-

ers who dare to criticize the Stalin-

ist regime, and quite willing to com-

oromise principle in order to try

to get a man off from a ?5 fine.

The Daily Worker and

The Hotel Strike

Dear Friends

:

The Daily Worker of March 5

contains an article attacking the

recent New York hotel workers'

strike. In this article I am men-

tioned as "a member of the Trot-

sky group." I am glad to save you
the embarrassment, should you find

it such, of disowning me.

At the same time, I should like

to point out that, while undoubted-

ly the Daily Worker would have

yelled "sell-out" no matter what the

outcome of the strike, many critic-

isms they make of the. Right wing

leadership of the strike and of B. J.

Field might well have been lifted

from my article in a recent issue

PLEDGE FUND
A number of our members and

sympathizers, impatient at the

occasional skipping of an issue

and interested in helping to over-

come the difficulties have expres-

sed a desire to pledge a definite

weekly or monthly sum to assure

the regular appearance of the

MILITANT.
Toward this end we are start-

ing a PLEDGE FUND. The Fund
will he administered by the busi-

ness manage*' of the MILITANT
separately from the general funds

of the organization. In this

manner we hope to establish a

guarantee of the regular appear-

ance of the MILITANT.
Each week the MILITANT will

carry a list of the pledgers num-
bered consecutively in the order

in which they are received.

The first to pledge is comrade
Paul King of the Brooklyn Br.,

New York Local. Next week we
hope to be able to print a few
more names.

Militant
Builders

789Subsl
The Club Plan sub drive took an-

other leap upward since our last re-

port. The list below tells the story.

The complete record up to date is

as follows

:

The Cuban Bolshevik- Leninists

We have just received the first

issue of Rayo {flash, ray), official

organ of the Bolshevik-Leninist

Party of Cuba, section ot the In-

ternational Communist League. It

tains important material.

The leading article entitled "Be-

ware of Adventures", makes a care-

ful study of the present political

situation in the island, warning

against the present putschistic at-

tempts of the Stalinists who, in

spite of a formidable decline in

towns and sugar plantations. How-
ever, serious internal difficulties

have arisen in the Guantanamo sec-

tion of the party, the members of

which maintain sharp theoretical

is an eight page tabloid and con- differences as to the character that

the party should assume. At the

National Conference of the Cuban
Left Opposition on Sept. 14fh, 1933,

at which it was decide to change
the name of the organization to the

Bolshevik-Leninist Party of Cuba,

the Guantanamo comrades held out
for the creation of a "broad" work-

ers', peasants' and students' asso-
their influence and prestige Since-

i

clation fls agflinst „ .•navrou- Bol.

last September, are now calling .for jghevjk par(y] The Guantananl0 sec .

the seizure of power. Another an- U(m has sjnce functioned imjeperi(i.
alytical article^ draws the_ balance ently an(J ignores ,he directives of

the Central Committee.

Other articles contained in the

first issue of Rayo deal with the
recent anarcho-syndicalist putsch
in Spain, the recent Stalinist trade

union masqeurade, the Fourth Con-
gress of the National Confederation

of Labor, a resolution of the Braz-
ilian Left Opposition for the Fourth
International, comrade Trotsky's

article on "Hitler the Pacifist" and
a call or a Latin American Confer-

sheet of the Grau San Martin re

gimd and of the Communist Party

policy which led to the massacre of

Sept. 29 when Mella's funeral was
supposed to be the signal for an

insurrection.

^"here is an important report on

Bolshevik-Leninist Party in Oriente,

the organizational activity of the

Eastermost province ol Cuba. Our
comrades have been able to bftild

up an extensive organization with

units in most of the important 'once of Left Opposition groups.

New York Local 384

Minneapolis Br. 38

Kansas City Br. 48

Pittsburgh Br. 32

L. Brown 20

Boston Br. 10

J. Hamilton 12

A Teacher 12

Chicago Br. 12

Youngstown Br. 12

Chicago Friends of

Militant Club 8

Davenport Br. B

D. Marcus 8

1). L. 8

J. Ruby 8

G. Papcun 8

S. Hardy 8

I,. Goodman 8

Q. Parker 6
G. Kotz 6

M. Hurwitz 5

Buffalo Br. 4

G. Ellis 4

D. Fogel 4
M. Gendelman 4

C. Hoffman 4

T. Mill 4
Philadelphia Br. 4

Salt Lake City Br. 4

W. Toupin 4

H. Sukut 4

I). O'Dwyer 4

M. Steinbach 4

M. McLeod 4

HI. Louis Br. 4

L. Murphy 4

M. Koehler 4

C. Genfan 4

It. Carlson 4

TOTAL 189

Only 211 subs to go and we will

reach our goal of one thousand new
subs through the Club Plan. Can

we do it in two weeks? We think

so. We are counting on all those

Militant Builders in the list above

and those who have not yet swung
into action to put the drive over the

top.

Shachtman

Tour
Sun., March 11th—Buffalo N. Y.

Hon., March 12th—-Pittsburgh, Pa.

Tues., March 13th—Pittsburgh, Pa.

Wed., March 14th—Newcastle Pa.

Thurs., March 15th—Youngstown O.

Fri., March 16th—Youngstown, O.

Sat., March lith—Cleveland Ohio

Sun., March ISth—Chicago, 111.

Mon., March 19th—Chicago, 111.

Tues., March 20th—Chicago, 111.

Wed., March 21st—Chicago 111.

Thurs., March 22nd— Chicago, III.
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long as their revolt is localized

within the confines of one craft in

the industry, the attempt to set up
a rival union would be a criminal

adventure certain to end in catas-

trophe tor the workers.

In the elections the blockers vot-

ed for the Goldin clique as an ex-

pression of indignation against the

Zaritsky machine. But the block-

ers also remember the kind of dem-
ocracy they enjoyed under a Goldin

administration. They remember
well his gangster methods of in-

timidating militant workers, his use

of police to keep,, them out of meet-

ings, (he favoritism he practiced in

the distribution of jobs. The work-

ers used the election as a vehicle

to express their protest. But they

will not follow Goldin any further.

Stalinist Bloc with Goldin

Prior to the elections and in the

election campaign the "1'nited front

committee" was merged with the

Goldin clique* so completely, that

in all its literature it did not have

a single word o£ criticism against

this corrupt outfit. The election

leaflet of the U. P. C. calls for the

election of its lender I, Waldman
for organizer, but left Ihe posts of

the other two organizers for the

Goldin clique to till. Two days af-

ter the elections the first signs of

disagreement In the partnership be-

came (ivident. The report of the

elections, printed in the Stalinist

organ the Freiheit, concludes with

the following phrase: "....between

Zaritsky and Goldin there is no dis-

agreement hi principle, they are

conducting a struggle for power."

Why this sudden discovery? When
we pointed thus out long before,

we were condemned as "renegades"

by these same people. If there is

no difference in principle between
Goldin and Zaritsky, then on what
basis did the Htalinists arrive at

their decision to support. Goldin?

The answer lo this sudden discovery

will be found in Hie {lection results.

While the Stalinist "united front"

played fair with Goldin, leaving for

him two out of three paid jobs on

the ballot, Goldin double-crossed

them, nominated and elected his

own complete slate of officers, giving

the Stalinists only two out of 15

places on the executive board. Now,
after this rough deal they got from

Goldin, it suddenly dawned upon the

Stalinists that Goldin has no prin-

ciples, that he is only fighting for

power.

Sudden Concern for Principles

This sudden concern with princi-

ples on the part of Goldin 's Stalin-

ite partners of the "United Front

Committee" will not be taken seri-

ously by the blockers. The work-

ers have seen how these Stalinist

demagogues, gave their unqualified

support to Goldin at the mass meet-

ings a>id in the press. At no time

in the entire struggle was there a
distinction in policy or phraseology

between them and Goldin.

Zariisky in the meantime, issued

a decree ordering all blockers to

register in the reorganized blockers

local and to exchange their mem-
bership books for new ones. This
means, that all those who fail to

oemply with the order will be de-

prived of their jobs, and will no
longer be considered members of

the International Union.

The Stalinists have been thrown

into complete confusion. On the

one hand they had a falling out with

their partner in misleadership, Gol-

din. To register in Zaritsky's re-

organized local, on the other hand,

would mean a complete capitula-

tion ; it would mean no admission

that their policy proved to be bank-

rupt. What is more if they come
hack to the International Union

with a demand for democratic elec-

tion, Zaritsky can always throw it

up to them that they had already

held their "elections"

The course of the "U. F. C.'
T and

Goldin, as we pointed out in the

last issue of the Militant, weakens
the genuine struggle against Zarit-

sky's machine rule.

The United Blockers' League
The United Blockers League, the

only group among the blockers which
foresaw this very clearly from the

outset and warned the blockers

against this splitting course, is the

only group remaining in the field,

capable of an effective struggle

against Zaritsky and for a democra-

tically run class-struggle union. The
United Blockers League embraces

in its ranks Left wing and progres-

sive workers, who proved in the

critical moment to be able to ad-

vance a correct program, who did

not discredit themselves through

shady alliances with any of the

cliques, who steered their own clear

consistent course of relentless strug-

gle against both, the clique of

Goldin and Company and that of

Zaritsky and his henchmen.

We urge the blockers to take the

only possible way out : To heal the

wounds of the breach in their

ranks, to reunite the local, to group

themselves In the united local around

the United Blockers League, demand
democratically run elections and

spread the fight to the other locals

of the International, Zaritsky and

his machine will be swept out of

power only by the united efforts of

alt the Left wing Milliners.

—a BLOCKER.
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The plenum of the Executive of

the C. 1. which met toward the end

of December passed a resolution

(•Fascism, the War Danger, and

the Tasks of the Communist Patt-

ies"). This resolution resembles

nothing so much as -an epitaph

—

"Here lie buried the last remains

of what was once the party of the

international proletariat." The ab-

sence of any general guiding con-

ception whatsoever is attested to in

this resolution. But where could

such a conception possibly have

come from? Straps of old zigzags

have been carelessly pieced together

to serve as directives for [he work-

ing class of the world. The only

thing that remains for criticism Is

to expose the Insufficiency of each

of tbe elements separately and
their mutual incompatibility as a

whole.

"The Policy of the German C. P.

Was Correct"!

1. The resolution once again

lakes a solemn oath — evidently

there are a few who do not believe

it!—that the policy of the German
Communist Party was uncondition-

ally correct before, during, and after

the Hitler overturn. We are told,

however, in a parenthesis, that

Remmele and Neumann belong to

the "right opportunists and defeat-

ists in their appraisal of the per

epectives of the German .Revolu-

tion." If this is not a miracle,-

what is? During the last few years,

tbe leadership of the German Com-

munist Party had been olricially en-

trusted by the Comintern to three

persons: Thaelmann, Remmele and

Neumann (one tan glean this even

irom the last edition of the German
"encyclopaedia"). Now we are "in-

formed, in a fleeting remark, that

two members of this triumvirate

that led the German party "cor-

rectly" before and during the over-

turn accidentally turn out to be

"opportunists and defeatists". Only

tbe thick walls of a Fascist jail

shield the third member against

such an accident. But actually,

whom are the leaders of the Comin-

tern malting fools of? Are they,

perhaps, ridiculing themselves?

The Growth of Fascism

2. According to the resolution,

"Tbe growth of Fascism and its

assumption of power in Germany,

and in a number of other capitalist

countries, imply a growth of the

revolutionary crisis ond| Increasing

indignation of wide masses against

the hegemony of capital." Common-
ly this is called covering up one'i

tracks. It is an old story by now
that the growth of Fascism would

be impossible without the growth

of the social crisis of capitalism.

But Hitler's victory ("tbe assump-

tion of power by Fascism") did not

at all arise from tbe "indignation

of wide masses against the hege-

mony of capital" but from the im-

potence of these masses, who have

been paralyzed by reformism, and

adventurism; by the lack of revolu-

tionary leadership, and by tbe de-

spicable and criminal policy of the

Comintern. "No Stalin—-no victory

for Hitler." No bureaucratic sub-

terfuges can cover up either the

depth of the German defeat or the

responsibility of the Comintern.

The Social Democracy

3. "The social democracy—reads

the resolution—alms only to fool

and disarm the workers by denying

the Fascination of bourgeois dem-

ocracy and by counterposlng in

principle (!) the democratic coun-

tries to the countries with the

Fascist dictatorship". By intention-

ally jumbling together questions of

different orders, this muddled for-

mulation serves tbe same purpose:

to justify the "correct" policy of

tbe German Comunist Party which,

during the epoch of Braun-Severing-

Bruening, asserted1 that Fascism

was already victorious, because

there is no "principled" difference

between the regime of social dem-

ocracy and the regime of National-

Socialism. Apparently these gen-

tlemen do not know themselves what

they understand by a "principled

difference". Let us assist them.

Czarisro was the state rule of the

feudal landowners and of large cap-

ital. The Provisional Government

of the February Republic remained

also the rule of the landowners and

large capital. Was there a "prin-

cipled" difference between the two?

Obviously, no. If so, was it worth

while to make tbe February Rev-

olution? Or to put it differently: is

it permissible to attach any sort of

"principled" significance to the Feb-

ruary revolution? Yet, without the

February revoultton, the October

revolution would have been impos-

sible. Large capital ruled In Ger-

many under the vile democracy of

Mueller-Severing-Bruenlng ; large

capital rules under Hitler. Clearly,

there is no "principled" difference

between these two regimes. Yet,

after the Fascist overturn, the pro-

letariat found itself deprived of all

means of defense and offense.

Tbe Reasoning of Anarchism
The 13th Plenum offers us the

classic reasoning of anarchism dur-

ing the period of Its primitive

dumbness; Messrs. Kuusinen, Man-

ullsky" and so forth are no anarch-

ists; they place much too great a

value upon the aid of the G. P. U.

in the struggle against revolution-

ary Marxists. Bat by the logic of

their mlrtalces, subterfuge*, and

denials they have arrived at anarch-

ist philosophy : changes of political

regimes are, if you please, without

any 'principled" meaning ! No
doubt, those Communsts who are sit-

ting not in Hotel de Luxe bu£ in

the concentration camp see these

matters differently.

4. The resolution teaches us
that tbe ditference between social

democracy and fascism involves

only the "forms and methods of

Fascization". That's all!. In con-

tradistinction to Fascists, social

Fascists "defend the preservation

of parliamentary- forms while put-

ting through the Fascination of the

Bourgeois dictatorship" But on
account of these "forms and meth-
ods", Fascism wages a struggle

against the social democracy not

ior life but to deuth, murdering its

leaders, seizing houses and funds,

and committing workers to concen-

tration camps. We kuow that the

social uemocracy is a party which
adapts itself to every political po-

wer, and which crawls on Us knees

even before the crowned represen-

tatives of the ruling classes ; why
is it, may we ask, that this utterly

opportunist party which strives for

Fascization becomes the victim of

Fascism, instead of adapting iteell

to it? is it only because of non-

principled "forms and methods"?

The perspicacious leaders of the

Comintern took note of '•parlia-

mentary forms" but they forgot

about the political and economic or-

ganizations of the proletariat. Not
oy a single word do they recall that

the social democracy can neither

live nor breathe—that is, it cannot

exploit democracy nor betray the

workers—without leaning upon the

political and trade union organiza-

tions of the working class. Con-
currently, it is precisely along this

line that the irreconcilable contra-

diction between social democracy
and Fascism takes place

;
precisely

along this line does there open up
the necessary and unbridgeable

stage of the policies of the united

iront with the social democracy,
its attempt to letip over this stage

cost the Comintern its head.

A Provoking Idiocy

g. "The social democracy—in

tbe words of the resolution—con-

tinues to play the role of being the

chief social (11) support of the

bourgeoisie also in those countries

where an open Fascist dictatorship

exists." It is difficult to imagine

an idiocy more provoking. The so-

cial democracy was driven from all

its positions, entirely overwhelmed
and trampled underfoot precisely

because it had ceased to be of ser-

vice as a support for the bourgeoisie.

The place of the workers' bureau-

cracy that leaned upon the reform-

ist organizations of the proletariat

and received fat bribes from the

hands of finance capital has been
taken by Fascist thugs who lean

upon the unbridled petty bourge-

oisie. The essence of the overturn

consisted in supplanting one "social

support" by another "social sup-

port",—if one were to use the term-

inology o£ the leaders of the Com-
intern : in reality what they have
in mind is not social hut political

support.

Evidently, the wise-acres wish to

express tbe idea that what Fascism
leans upon is the lack of confidence

of tbe workers in themselves; and
that reformism bears the guilt for

this abject condition of the prole-

tariat. Historically, this is true.

But it is also true that the Comin-
tern was founded in 1918 in order

to liquidate the fatal influence of

the social democracy. Up to 1823

the Comintern fulfilled this task

successfully. Since then, for the

last 10 years, It has been system-

atically sliding downward.* By com-

promising the revolutionary meth-

ods in the consciousness of the toil-

ing masses, the Comintern provid-

ed one of the most important con-

ditions for the victory of Fascism.

This doe* not, of course, imply that

the Comintern, today, plays the role

of being "the chief social support"

of Hitler ; but this does imply that

to overthrow Hitler, it is necessary

to finish with the! Comintern.

A Phantom Universe

6. "But—the resolution comforts

us—it (the social democracy) is al-

ready in process of decomposition

in the majority of countries." In

H brief communication of the 13th

Denum, the Britisn Communist
Party is advised to "redouble the

struggle for the united front, at-

tracting into it workers who still

( !) fol'.w the Labor party and the

trade uni 'it bureaucracy". The lit-

tle word "still" completely exposes
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* Some of our critics have the fol-

lowing to say on this score : under

Lenin, it appears, everything was

fine, but nfter his death, everything

went to the dogs ; so where does

Marxism come in here? The causes

for the bureaucratic degeneration

of the U. S. S. B. and the Comin-

tern have been long since disclosed

by us; no one has offered any other

exp'anations ; but the objective his-

torical processes are realized

through people; and specific per-

sonal influences can hasten or re-

tard these processes. It remains

an incontestable historical fact that

Lenin's illness was widelr utilized

by the bureaucratic reaction and

that it prepared a road for itself

by mea'.i of the rabid' struggle

against "Trotskyism"

the phantom universe that the bu-

reaucrats of the Comintern inhabit.

TL>e British Communist party is a
soit,\ Jityth. ^j on t^ other hand,
the party of the Laborites, covered
with betrayals, is preparing once

again to assume power, tor new
betrayals. In 1926-1927, the Pro-

flhtern numbered a "million" work-
ers in the ranks of the Left wing
in the traue unions. Nothing has
remaiue'.l ioday of this movement.
We shall not speak of the collapse

of the German party which—alas!
—will not he saved by the efforts of

a few hundred or thousands self-

sacrificing workers.

In France the split of the Social-

ist party did not help tbe decom-
posing Communist party a hair's

oreadth. The Unitary trade unions

dropped from half a million to less

than 200,000, while the reformist

grew from 300,000 to 800,000. In

Belgium the Communist party does

not exist politically ; the party ot

his Majesty's Minister, Vandervelde,

still continues to rule over the

workers' movement. In Austria the

social democracy is consistently

leading the proletariat to complete

debacle, while the Communist party

never emerged from its state of non-

entity. Despite tbe fact that in

Sweden and Denmark the social

democracy has been in power for

years, the official Communist part-

ies in these countries remain ciph-

ers.

in Norway the perfidious reform-

ist Tranmel, who in 1023 had slight-

ly less than did the orthodox sec-

tion of the Comintern, received 45%
of the votes of the population dur-

ing the last elections while the

Communist party has degenerated

into a pitiful sect. In Switzerland

the social democracy has been win-
ning one canton after another while

the party draws further and further

back into obscurity. In Spain
where the social democracy has

borne the direct responsibility for

strangling the revolutionary masses
during the last few years, and
where it has indubitably become
weaker; and where anarcho-syndi-

calism bad exposed its insufficiency

on an unheard of scale, the Com-
munist party failed to emerge from
its state of nonentity. Everything

seems to indicate that by passing

over to the opposition side, the

Spanish socialist party will regain

its lost positon once more.

The Polish Communist party,

which as late as 1681 represented

a major political force, has com-

pletely frittered away its influence

over the masses. The leadership of

the working class has returned back

again into the hands of te P. S. P.

(Polish Socialist party). Tbe re-

porter Kuusinen could have de-

scribed eloquently how the Com-
munist party of Finland passed into

the limbo under his leadership. The
resolution of the 13th plenum men-
lions only one country by name
where it appears "the majority of

the working class solidly follows

the Communist party in serried

ranks": this country is Bulgaria!

But even in Bulgaria the workers
did not react al all against the

terroristic measures which were
legislated against the Communist
party. These are the facts.

Figures from the "yearbooks"
7. The "yearbooks" of the Com-

intern, a few years ago, gave the

following data relating to the num-
erical strength of the Communist
parties

;

Year Members
Germany 1921 360,000

by bureaucratic strangulation, it the opposition. "We are not to

1923 400,000

1926 160,000

England 1921 10,000

1923 4,000

1026 5,000

France 1921 90,000

1023 52,000

1926 83,000 (?)

Czecho-

slovakia 1921 360,000 (?)

1923 154,000

1926 »3,000

Norway 1921 97,000

1023 20,000 (after

tbe split)

1926 7,000

With 1926, tbe statistics ot the

Comintern, as well the publication

of the yearbooks come to a dead
stop: before an abyss, one had best

shut one's eyes. But the real de-

cline, which assumed an Irresistible

character in the course of the

Third Period", began only in 1925-

1926. Outside of the U. S. S. R.,

where the party has been liquidated

would be no exaggeration to say

that the total number of members
of the Comintern is now 1-10 of the

number in tbe period of its apex.

As regards the Proflntem, it would

be necessary to cite a proportion

eveu more depressing. The "Krestln-

tern" (Peasant International) gave

up its ghost long ago, and its very

name has dropped out of circula-

tion. The cited figures, however,

far from provide a complete picture

of the theoretical collapse- of the

Comintern, and of the decline of

its revolutionary prestige.

Explaining the Facts

8. How does the Comintern itself

explain these facts? It does not ex-

plain them but keeps mum ou tbe

subject. It makes a Beeting com-

ment ; only in speaking of the tasks

of "mass work" of tbe Communist
parties does the 13th Plenum re-

mark that "their weakest side as

yt*t (!) is 'their work in enter-

prises and trade unions, that is, in

the proletariat. Where is its

strongest side? Evidently in the

circus tent of Muenzenberg, and in

Ihe Moscow Hotel de Luxe. What
do the words "as yet" signify; The
period when the Communist parties

were winning over trade unions and
shop committees and when the 1'ro-

finteru was a imposig power lies in

the past and not the future. There

is no retrieving the past. The pol-

icies of Zinovlev-Bucbarin-Staiin-

Manuilsky-Kuusinen ruined the
Comintern.

9. Only a fraudulent, made7 to-

order optimism has remained of the

strength that was frittered away.

"It would be a right opportunist er-

ror—pronounces oracularly the 13th

Plenum—not to see now the objec-

tive tendencies of the intensified

ripening of the revolutionary crisis

in the capitalist world". And what
does "Intensified" signify? Is it in

comparison with that situation

when Hitler had not as yet conquer-

ed? And did this catastrophe re-

sult from a lack of "the objective

tendencies of a revolutionary

crisis?"

Stalinism Assisted Hitler

Had the Comintern placed, from

1920, or even from 1930 or 1931, at

the foundation of its policies' the

objective irreconcilability between

social democracy and Fascism, or

more exactly between Fascism and

social democracy ; if upon this, it

had built a systematic and persist-

ent policy of trie united front, Ger-

many, within a few months, would
have been covered with a network

of mighty committees of proletarian

defense, potential workers' Soviets,

that' is. Had the government of

the U. S. S. R. announced in time

that it would view Hitler's coming

to power as a preparation to strike

Eastward ; if by utilizing the favor-

able situation in Europe, it had at

the same time taken the necessary

preparatory military measures on

the Western boundaries of the U.

S. S. R., it would have imbued a

double assurance into the ranks of

German workers, and Germany
would have had all the chances of

becoming a Soviet republic. Europe
and the entire world would ihave

had a different aspect by now. In-

stead ot this, the Stalinist Comin-

tern, as well as the Stalinist dip-

lomacy, assisted Hitler Into the sad-

dle from either side. After which
Piatnitsky put his forefinger to his

head and explained: The German
workers surrendered to the execu-

tioner without a battle because

there was no revolutionary situa-

tion. Messrs. Strategists, how many
"revolutionary situations" are you

prepared to ruin? Fortunately

your hands have become consider-

ably shorter.

10. "The revolutionary develop-

ment—teaches us the 13th Plenum
—is at the same time both made
difficult and is hastened by the Fasc-

ist madness of the bourgeoisie". To
this equivocal phrase there is ap-

pended the following melancholy

postscript "At the given moment the

revolutionary hatred of the prole-

tariat is growing in less open (!)

forms in Germany". That's it! On
the day after the Fascist overturn

we had been promised a proletarian

insurrection in the next few months,

If not weeks, in fact it was prog-

nosed that it would coincide with

October. Whoever refused to be-

lieve it was branded a counter-

revolutionary. Subsequently in the

plebiscite, Hitler receivdo 43 mil-

lion votes as against 3 million for
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blame—replied all the Kuusinens

—

Hitler, you see, is applying terror."

How unexpected! Hitler seized

power precisely in order to be able

U> operate by means of terror. But
if—us Messrs. Bankrupts originally

asserted—the assumption of power
by the Fascists acts to "hasten the

revolution", then this should have

manifested itself first of all in the

impossibility to cow the workers

by measures of terror—the more so,

since not barricades were involved

as yet but only the casting of op-

position ballots. But it tiirns out

that Fascism after collecting 17

million votes under democracy was
able to terrorize 25 million more. If

this is an expression of "speeding

up" the revolution then there is

ahsolutely no difference between

that and the deepening of the coun-

ter-revolution. "Pessimism !" "De-

featism!" "Capitulation!" will howl
those upstarts, once again, who are

paid for their invariable readiness

to call counter-revolution, revolu-

tion, the moment it is demanded of

Lhem by their bosses. Workers,

learn to despise this bureaucratic

rabble

!

Directives Contradict Analysis

11. The directives of the Comin-

tern—which do not rise above the

level of its theoretical analysis

—

contradict the latter, however, at

every point. The 13th Plenum pre-

scribes to tbe Communist parties

that they "painstakingly explain

what economic and political en-

slavement the Fascist dictatorship

lias in store for tlte toilers." Just

now we were "painstakingly" in-

structed that there is no "'princi-

pled" ditference between democracy

and the Fascist dictatorship, and

that the social democracy frightens

the workers with the Facsist de-

struction of democracy, only tor

the sake of fooling the workers.

Suddenly without any logical transi-

tion, the leaders of the Comintern

in chorus witli the social democrats

proceed "painstakingly" to frighten

the workers witli that enslavement

which the victory of Fascism bears.

One reads with revulsion and feel-

ing of shame this political gibber-

ish, which, however, is the lawful

progeny of the famous theory of

the two twins : social democracy
and Fascism.

12. The plenum charges the

Communist parties witli the task of

''arousing the masses for the timely

defense of trade unions, of the

workers' press, workers' homes, the

right to strike, the right to hold

workers' meetings creating mili-

tant self-defense squads to repell

terroristic bands". Obviously the

matter concerns the defense of not

only Communist unions, papers and
homes but of workers' organizations

in general. And since the social

democracy Is interested no less in-

timately than the Communist party

in defending its own unions, papers,

and workers' homes, then there Im-

periously flows from this the policy

of the united front. Is it not, then,

obligatory, right now, to turn to

the socialist parties and trade

unions of those countries where
Facsism is just getting ready for

the offensive with the proposal of

joint defense, of the joint function-

ing of the workers' squads? But
the resolution keeps mum on this

point. It dares not mention it, for

fear of unwinding the entire chain

of the crimes committed by the

Comintern.

A Self-Indicting Recommendation
13. The E. C. recommends fighting

for the right to strike, and the

right to hold workers' meetings, in

other words: for the democratic

rights of the proletariat. To this

must be added the defense of free

elections and the inviolability of

Communist deputies—and consequ-

ently the defense of parliamentar-

ism itself against Fascist and Bona-

partist assaults. In what a cow-

ardly,, confused, circumspect and

hem-and-hawing manner do the ill-

fated leaders of the Comintern ap-

proach the question of defending

the democratic positions of the pro-

letariat ! These masked demi-con-

cessions are entirely insufficient for

a correct policy ; but they more than

suffice for an indictment against the

Comintern.

14. The resolution demands that

the Communist parties "put an end

to the opportunist and capitulatory

disdain (!) of trade union work
and, in particular, of work inside

the reformist. .. .trade unions." On
the fifteenth anniversary of the

Comintern, the plenum is obliged to

explain to the Communist parties

that it is impermissihle to cherish

"disdain" toward mass working

class organizations. The most rabid

foes have never uttered anything

morp annihilating about the Comin-
tern than these few words. "Dis-

dain" toward the proletariat and its

mass organizations—that is the re-

sult—that is what has entered into

the brain and marrow of the entire

policies of bureaucratic adventur-

ism.

Perspectives

15. And what of the perspectives?

On this score, the resolution refers

us back again to the question

whether tee victory of Fascism
speeds up the proletarian revolu-

tion. One could maintain with
equal success that a shipwreck

"speeds up" the voyage from Eur-

ope to America. The great import-

ance of this question is patent : if

Fascism—"speeds up", then it is

permlssilbe to- repeat in France,

Spain, Belgium, Holland, etc., those

policies which were applied so suc-

cessfully in Germany. One can have
no doubts as to the happy results.

All the more mercilessly must the

Bolshevik-Leninists drive the theory

and practice of bureaucratic ad-

venturism out of the ranks of the

workers' movement!

It is incontestable that the prole-

tariat crushed by Fascism will pass

ultimately out of the defeat; but

only at the cost of terrific sacrifices,

equivalent to the political ruin ot

an entire generation. The experi-

ence of Italy clearly attests this.

As against the Italian example

the Plenum advances Ihe following

conception : "In contradistinction to

the first wave of the Fascization oi

capitalist states, which occurred

during the transition from a rev-

olutionary crisis to a partial stabili-

sation, the capitalist world today is

passing from the end of capitalist

istabilwation Co the revolutionary

crisis...." The modicum of truth

included in these words is lavishly

diluted with lies. The victory ot

Hitler does not coincide at all with

the transition from stabilization to

crisis, because the unheard of world

crisis began iu 1028 and Hitler con-

quered some four years later, at

the moment when the general social

crisis of capitalism may again be

mitigated for a time by a conjuuc-

lural revival. In any case, one

thing is indubitable, the contradic-

tions of capitalism, internal and

international, have sharpened mon-
strously, and ali bourgeois regimes,

including the Fascist, are heading

toward terrible experiences anu

tests.

New Revolutionary Situations

On this point the resolution re-

marks ; "At any moment the turn

may occur which would signify the

transformation of the economic
crisis into a revolutionary crisis."

Tha idea itself is old enough ; the

Bolshevik-Leninists explained long

ago how and why our epoch is the

epoch of political turns. But this

idea is least of all applicable today

precisely in relation to Germany.
In every other country in Europe

a revolutionary situation may arise

sooner than in Germany where the

proletariat requires a considerable

period to recover from the havoc

and the demoralization, to recuper-

ate and to regain confidence in its

own forces. Needless to say, the

victory of the proletariat iu any

other country would immeasurably

speed up the process of the revolu-

tionary resurrection of Germany.

The center of gravity is not lodg-

ed, however, in the revolutionary-

order of countries. In whatever

country it may occur, "the trans-

formation of the economic crisis

into a revolutionary one" does not

quite decide the question. In order

that the revolutionary crisis be

transformed into the proletarian

revolution and not into a new Fasc-

ist overturn, a correct policy is re-

quired and consequently a genuine

revolutionary party. A new Interna-

tional is necessary.

16. There is no ground for tak-

ing pride in the fact that 15 years

after the foundation of the 3rd In-

ternational it is necessary, in a

certain sense, to begin from the be-

ginning. But tbe guilt for so great

a slide backward lies upon the lead-

ership of the Comintern. The past

cannot be remedied. One must take

his point of departure from things

as they actually are in order to

consolidate the international rev-

olutionary vanguard ou a new his-

toric stage.

This is equally necessary both In

the interests of the world revolution

and for the salvation of the I). S.

S. R. Today nothing threatens the

world position of the first workers'

state to such a degree as placing

faith on the parasitic Comintern. In

the moment of danger to the U. S.

S. R. one can expect the same aid

from Cachin and Jacquemotte as

from Leon Blum and Vandervelde.

The New International

17. The plenum did not leave

unnoticed the question of the New
International either. After posing

"the leftward trend of the social

democratic workers" and the "dog-

fights among the social-Fascist tops"

that flow from this, the resolution

takes note of the attempt to 'con-

coct a new 2i International" out of

the left splinters. The political

thought of the leaders of the Com-
intern does not rise higher than the

level of these eheap words. Yet,

before us is the question of a new
Stage in the world working class

movement.
The influx of workers to the

social democracy, coupled with the.

mortal danger of Fascism, knocks

the camp of reformism out of its

old equilibrium and engenders in it

new currents and differentiations.

The preset growth of the social

democracy only prepares a new and
much more acute crisis for it. One
must go to meet this crisis with a

clear strategic plan and not dismiss

it witli shallow witticisms upon the
theme ot "clog nglits among the
tops,"

une must understand that the
social democracy WUs never before
auignt in such a fearlul vise as
now. It is no accident that in the
last minuie before the crash, Stae-
mpfer phoned the Soviet consulate
seeding assistance agamst Hitler.

The traditional division of labor be-
tween Bium and uenaudel has turn-

ed into a split. Utum, who led the
venomous struggle against soviet

imperialism", nnds himself com-
pelled to announce the French so-

cial democracy now leads its "strug-

gle tor peace in a united front wmi
the U. a. S. It. The Belgian social

democracy advances the recogni-

tion ot tne U. S. S. It. as one of
its chief slogans. Among .Russian
Jtensheviks tendencies are becoming
stronger in lavor of recognizing the

Soviet state—as a workers' state.

At the same time, an interest, part-

ly simulated, partly sincere, is grow-
ing in the ranks of the left reform-
ist bureaucracy in the ideas of the

iiolsheviic-Leninists. Even among
the Kussian Meushoviks, "iiihovat-

ot's" appear who discover the pro-

gressive sides of "Trotskyism".
Estimating the Socialist Kifts

One would have to be an infant

to accept all this in a lump for

sound currency ; one would have to

tie a Kuusinen not to see in it any-
thing more than "dog tights among
the social-Fascist tops." If is nec-

essary to catch the squirming re-

formists at their own words, and to

impel tile reformist masses to the
road of action—beat the enemy
with his own weapons.

Least of all does there flow from
this perspective the courting of so-

cial democratic bureaucrats, the
hushing up of their crimes, the ex-

aggerating of their "services" and
so forth. Such a policy is worthy
of Left-Centrism which feels itself

to be only the shadow of reform-
ism and which fears to eounterpose

itself actually to reformism. He who
seeks a road to tiie masses by coni-

forming to reformist leaders will

assuredly be cast away by the mass-
es together with the compromised
leaders. A consistent struggle

against reormism! Not the slight-

est concession to Ceutrism !—These
are the inscriptions on the> banner
of the 4th International.

18. Under the present conditions,

the left fiank of the social dem-
ocracy would evolve quickly to the

side of Communism, ill the road
were not barred by the Stalinist

bureaucracy. Failing to understand

the historical dialectic of the de-

generation of the Comintern, many
"left" groupings halt midway and
entertain notions of merging the

two Internationals, of creating an
intermediate International, and sim-
ilar reactionary phantasmagorias.

But alongside of these fence-sit-

ting currents for whom there is in

store an uneasy evolution with in-

evitable internal splits, there are
ueing extruded even at this moment
more progressive groupings which
set as their task the creation of

the Fourth International, that is,

the re-establishment of the policies

of Marx and Lenin on a new and
higher historical level.

"Counter-Kevolutionary"

The 13th plenum graciously takes

note of this tendency also, "The
hireling of the counter-revolution-

ary bourgeoisie, Trotsky, by his

pathetic attempts to create a 4th
international seeks without suc-

cess to halt the transition of the
social democratic workers over to

the side of Communism." It is

quite in character for people who
pass off the victory of counter-rev-

olution as the "speeding up" of

revolution, to pass off Marxists for

counter-revolutionists. It is not
worthwhile to dwell on it. There
is another side to the matter which
is more interesting. It appears

that "the counter-revolutionary

bourgeoisie" (evidently there exists

a revolutionary one also!) which
has the social democracy for its

chief "social support" and which,

at the same time, entrusts to Fasc-

ism the blasting of its "chief sup-

port" although there is no "prin-

cipled" difference between the two
—this "counter-revolutionary bour-

geoisie", it appears, requires over

and above this—the 4th Interna-

tional. At any rate, there Is con-

solation In the fact that despite the

efforts of counter-revolutionists

"the transition of social-democratic
workers over to the side of Com-
munism" not only is not being hin-

dered hut oh* the contrary is grow-
ing not by the day but by the hour

Only people who spit upon the

public opinion of the working class

can lie so crudely and idiotically.

« * * *

The decsions of the 13th plenum
are permeated with the spirit of bu-

reaucratic cynicism. The Comintern
Is dead for the revolutionary cause.

Xor will It be revived by the VHth
Congress which has been called at

last for the "latter part" of the

current -year. The revolutionary

movement will follow another

course. The Bolshevik-Leninists

have the right to be proud of the

fact, that history has placed npon
them the mission of being the new
trail blazers.

—L. TROTSKY.
January 18, 1934.



Towarb the Wew Party

Internationalism and

The A. W. P.
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"national peculiarities" of these part-

ies; it ia the expression, rather, of

the downfall of the internationals

which they represent. Stalinism and

Social Democracy are bankrupt on

a world scale. A. new party which

emerges to challenge them must

begin with this principle condemn-

ation and then translate it into crit-

icism of the concrete activities of

these parties here at home. An

-American" party, hazy about its

own international position, wonkl

be obviously incapable of such a

struggle.

Without exhausting the question

in a single article, the mistakes of

the international section of the

statement of the A. W. 1'. may be

enumerated as follows:

New Parties and New International

—A Single Task

1. The building of new parties

and the new international, which

are inseparable bound together in a

single task are countecposed as

separate tasks, and. the building of

national parties is put in the first

order. The statement speaks ol

'putting the cart before the horse",

and adds: 'The primary contribu-

tion revolutionary workers in any

country can make toward building

an enective International is by

building an effective revolutionary

movement in their country
1

'. Also:

"Our absorbing concern is with the

colossal job on our own doorstep,

building a revolutionary party in

the U. B., rooted in the American

soil", etc.

All this has a cerUin "realistic"

sound, but it does not St the real-

ities which every new party must

confront—the realities of world

economy and world politics and the

world crisis of the labor movement

(American imperialism lives in the

world, not iu the 48 states.) It is

impossible to build a revolutionary

party or to draw, up a revolution-

ary," that is, a Marxist, program

in any single country today without

taking the world realities as the

point of departure. That means,

the new parties must be interna-

tionalist from the moment of their

inception, and even in the process

of their formation, and have a de-

linite international orientation. The

international position o£ any party

is today the primary test of its rev-

olutionary character.

Marxism Is Not A Foreign Product

To be sure, the new parly must

live in America, speak the language

of the country, -feel" the moods,

psychology and traditions o£ the

masses, etc. In this sense the new

party must be American". It

must be a power in the country in

order to be a real support of the

new International. Hut that does

not mean it should adapt itself to

the backwardness, prejudices and

national narrow-mindedness of the

masses of American workers. Mars-

ism is not a foreign product; it is

the theory of the class struggle in

every country; it is "native" to

every land of capitalist exploitation.

The new party will have the task

of making the theory of Marxism

understandable to the awakening

workers of America and of applying

this theory in their struggle. Only

on this foundation can a genuinely

revolutionary party be constructed.

Such a party can only be a

thorough-going party of internation-

alism.

Concepts of Internationalism

*>. The statement of the A. W. 1*.

tends to limit the concept of inter-

nationalism to joint actions of

strong national parties. Action, of

course, is the highest expression of

the international organization of

the vanguard and everything leads

to that end. Bat the role of inter-

nationalism is no less- weighty in

the preparation of the actions and

in the development and training of

the national parties. At the present

moment, with the whole internation-

al organisation of the vanguard in

a state of crisis and demoralization,

this side" of the question acquire*

an exceptional importance.

International cooperation iu the

work 'of charting the new parties

and the new international, mutual

exchange of experiences and .ideas,

putting the collective experience

and theoretical knowledge of the

Marxists of all countries at the

disposal of each and every national

party or group—it is precisely in

these fields that the real spirit of

internationalism manifests itself

Corporations Win the Fake

N.R.A. "Elections"

(Continued from page 1>

most prominently today in prepara-

tion for the actions of tomorrow.

Herein lies the great historic sig-

nificance of the work already in pro-

gress for the building of the Fourth

interna t.ioiial.

Can the National Parties

Develop Independently?

Can the new parties each develop

independently, work out their own

programs, acquire mass proportions

and influence and ttien come to-

gether to form the new Interna-

tional? This is the concept that

appears to govern the A. W. P. ap-

proach to the question. "The A. W.

p. stands for one compaet revolu-

tionary labor international built up

by actually functioning revolution-'

ary parties of various countries..."

This idea, which is very similar

to that expressed by Gitlow, takes

acti\*e internationalism off the

agenda for the present, and gives no

assurance for the formation of the

new international in the future.

Just the contrary. The new parties,

left to themselves, and replacing in-

ternational cooperation and assist-

ance would develop on different

lines, adopt contradictory programs

on many questions, full victim of

national isolation, and .
experience

repeated internal convulsions and P!C(-'S -

splits. The program of building the

parties first, then the international,

is Utopian, not to say noli-.Marxist.

Tile genuine revolutionary interna-

tionalists in the whole world today,

as iu the period of the world war,

are not too numerous. It is a life

and death matter for them to get

together now on an international

scale to prepare the program of the

new international and to work for

the formation of its national sec-

tions. The task of building the

Fourth International goes hand in

hand with the task of forming new

national parties in the separate

countries. Genuine international-

ism today cannot allow any separa-

tion of these two aspects of the

same problem.

Organization Methods

Is the Fourth international to

imitate the methods of the Stalin

Comintern, with everything decided

in advance for the national parties,

with uniform tactics imposed every-

where, with leaders imposed from

above, etc.? This question is asked

in some alarm from two different

points of view. Some who have

learned to despise the methods of

degenerate Stalinism in struggle

against it want to establish safe-

guards ;
others, it must be said, are

inclined to raise the bugaboo of

Stalinism as an excuse to avoid any

kind of centralized organization,

discipline, uniformity of principle

and control. We have definite opin-

ions on i in* subject and will stand

up for them in the Fourth Interna-

tional and iu the conferences load-

ing to its formation.

The International Left Opposition

iLtmls for a world program and

for uniformity in fundamental prin-

ciples. Us concept of the Fourth

International is the concept of a

World Tarty. lint, along with that,

we stand for internal democracy iu

the parties and in the international.

The parties affiliated to the Fourth

International must be real parties,

.standing on their own feet, living

their own' life and selecting their

own leaders. If we consider it im-

possible to build revolutionary part-

ies without international coopera-

tion, then we assert no less empha-

tically that the international can

become a power only if its compon-

ent parts—the national parties—are

really functioning organizations in

t lie full sense of the word.

Which International?

:'. The programmatic .statement

of the A. W. P. leaves its own in-

ternational orientation undecided.

Or, at any rate, its position is not

clearly stated. Four current^ are

to be recognized in the internation-

al Held: The Second, the Third, the

Two-and-a-half, (Centrist) and the

Fourth t Revolutionary Commun-

ist). The A. W. P. is against the

Second and the Third, but does not

mention the other currents. It de-

clares its readiness to "remain in

sympathetic contact and engage in

discussions with all who are in-

terested in that problem, and especi-

ally with those parlies which like

ourselves cannot accept either the

Second or the Third International

today."

In the course of discussion, both

iu the joint committee and in the

press, we hope to convince the A.

W. I', that it is absolutely necessary

to -take a precise attitude on this

ipie-tiou. to declare what kind of a

new international is needed and to

agree with us that the new party

should place itself on the day of its

birth under the banner of the

Fourth International.

Such an agreement, which .would

imply a solidarity an other principle

questions, could make the launching

of the new party in America, by the

joint efforts of the A. W. P. and the

Left opposition, a realistic prospect

for the not. too distant future. There

can be no doubt tiiat. such a party

would be from the start a powerful

magnet of attraction for the revolu-

tiontirv workers in America.

—-IAMBS P. CANNON.

tion". The company pledged its

"full support", but added tersely

that "the men will be re-engaged as

soon as our operation improves".

It of course had its way.

It is not necessary to adduce ad-

ditional examples to show what the

role of the Labor Board is and In

what direction its power is to be ap-

plied. In every labor dispute on

record since its creation it has in-

tervened to forestall acton by the

workers, until the most opportune

moment for strike has passed, or else

it lias injected itself into such situa-

tions with a view to demoralizing

and dividing the workers ranks in

advance. In every instance it has

connived directly with the capital-

ist agents in labor's ranks holding

As a result the company could
offic ja ] un[ n positions. When the

weeks. Finally the workers return-

ed to the jobs as a result of inter-

vention by the National Labor

Board, with a "guarantee" that they

would be accorded the right to their

choice of union organization. The

company lost no time, but set a date

for election of representatives on

the company union plan. The La-

bor Board ordered a postponement

of elections. It was refused by the

company. The Labor Board next

announced that it would supervise

the elections. That sort of assist-

ance was similarly rejected by the

company, which went ahead with

the elections under Its own aus-

announce a "great victory" for the

company union plan. It claimed

that over nine thousand workers

had participated iu the voting.

There was, of course, no way of

ascertaining the correctness of

these figures, but the intimidation

methods pursued by the company

were quickly established. Hundreds

of workers made affidavits that

heads of departments had ' forced

them to vote. For several weeks

prior to the elections, workers had

been entertained royally in the

country club quarters almost every

night under sponsorship of company

union officials. But the most ef-

fective intimidation was naturally

constituted by the fear of the men

of losing their jobs if they failed

to vote. This fear had been very

much heightened by the shut-down

of those mills in the Weirton plant

whore the union sentiment was

strongest. simultaneously three

mill* belonging to the same com-

pany at its Clarksburg plant wew
opened, taking in new workers a

lew days before tile elections. All

workers had been given clearly to

understand that they must vote or

lose their jobs.

Enforcing Company Virion Plan

It has been reported since that

the Labor Board made plans for a

contest in the courts. However, the

fake election took place in Decem-

ber and nothing has been heard of

it since. The Weirton Steel Co. en-

forced its company union plan, and

the orders of the Labor Board re-

mained so many empty boasts. In

the first place they constituted only

a public pretence of protecting the

workers' rights.

The National Labor Board had

mi better luck in the case of the

Bndd Manufacturing Co. in Phila-

delphia. Following its intervention

in it strike, it directed the com-

pany to reinstate all strikers

"promptly, and without discrimina-

SATURDAY, MARCH 10, 1934
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Aftermath" of the M«dl»on Square garden Affair

The Intellectuals Revolt Against

Stalinist Hooliganism

Appeal of French

Internationalists

workers take matters into their own
hands and go on strike the role of

the labor board is usually the one

of malting certain promises or guar-

antees to the workers which it has

neither the power nor the intention

to enforce after the workers have

returned to the jobs.

Compulsory Arbitration Scheme

There is now before -congress a

bill providing for the creation of a

permanent National Labor Board

which, if adopted, will become

tantamount to compulsory arbitra-

tion. This bill is introduced by

Senator .Wagner, and it has the

backing and support of the officials

of the American Federation of La-

bor. William Green, John L .Lewis

of the miners union, and William L.

Berry of the Pressmen's Union are

members of the present Labor

Board and are a party to all its

pretences and fraudulent promises.

As far as the A. F. of L. officials

are concerned, in practically every

labor dispute they have learned

almost entirely on the support of

such governmental institutions

rather than upon the fighting work-

ers ranks. This is the weakest of

reeds to lean upon. The employers

have shown themselves able in every

case to use these governmental

agencies to serve their specific pur-

poses, in the first place it is their

government and nothing else could

be expected. The extent to which

that can be counteracted depends

entirely upon the power that the

labor movement can develop in ac-

tion. The questions of collective

bargaining, of union organization,

and of compelling the employers to

accede to the demands of the work-

,.].s—those are not matters of polite

discussions or ordinary business.

They are matters of class struggle.

The sooner the workers and the

trade unions recogniea this fact and

prepare themselves accordingly, the

sooner they will lie able to enforce

their own rights without relying on

the protended impartiality or sup-

port of the Labor Boards.

(Continued from page 1)

NOTICE
A pock? tbook was lost at the

ran uon -Lovestone debate at Irving

Plaza by fhe_ undersigned. It con-

tained receipts from the Dressmak-

ers I'nion No. 48, Union City, New

Jersey, and about $30 in cash

Finder please return to undersigned

or to office of the Militant.

—HARK* ZABOFF.
839 Adee Avenue,

Bronx, N. X.

economic demands of all the work-

ers without distinction of race or

nationality, in defense of ail the

foreign workers, especially threat-

ened liy the chauvinism and the

anti-Semitism of the Fascist group-

ings.

3. The immediate organization of

the workers' militia for the defense

of your headquarters, your meet-

ings, your demonstrations, your

fighters. The least Fascist attack

should call forth a thundering reply

from your militia.

The workers' defense bodies, the

Workers' Alliance Commttees, bas-

ing themselves on the exploited

masses, utilizing the force of the

militias, will extend their aims and

their rights. Their mobilizing by

localities, by districts, in the entire

nation, will lay the bases of your

power.

Against the Chiappist municipal

council, the workers of Paris will

oppose the Workers' Commune!
Against the rotten parliament, you

will oppose the Workers' Parlia-

ment!
WORKERS!
On February VI, you have forced

your organizations to come to an

agreement in many localities. There

are local committees for the Work-

ers' Alliance, for vigilance, initia-

tive, joint action, etc., in the 4th.

IStli, lftth districts, in Saint Denis

Putoaux, Suresues, Corbeil, Poitiers,

Straslwrg, etc. Thus has begun a

method of struggle of the illustri-

ous lenders of the revolutionary

proletariat, Marx and Engels, Lenin

and Trotsky.

Our Communist League, struggl-

ing- in the vanguard under the ban-

ner of the Fourth International, ap-

peals to you to immediately organ-

ize for joint action, from top to bot-

tom, of all organizations.

You are strong! Victory is as-

sured on one condition : Organisa-

tion, more organization and always

organization!

Forward to the Workers' Alliance!

Forward to the Workers' Militia!

Down with reaction and Fascism

!

Long live the Workers' Power!

—Executive Committee of

the Communist League

Paris, Feb. 14, 1984.

MORE BOOKS FOR Y O V
The Pioneer Publishers has a limited

stock of the following important

books:

NEGRO LABOR IN THE
UNITED STATES

By Charles H. Wesley

PROLDHON'S SOLUTION TO
THE SOCIAL PROBLEM

By P. J. Proudhon

LONDON'S ESSAYS OF REVOLT
By Jack London

COMPANY UNIONS
By Robert W. Dunne

OCT OF THE PAST
By R. W. Postdate

They are all cioth bound and of

uniform size. The price is reduced

to 50c a volume plus 5f extra for

postage.

All Five Volumes $2 Postpaid.

PARIS COMMUNE
COMMEMORATION
Social and Dance

at 126 East 16th Street

SATURDAY, MARCH U, 1934

Speaker: AL GLOTZER
Dance Contests Prizes

Music By Prominent Band
Entertainments and Refreshments

ADMISSION 20c 8 P. M.

Auspices

:

Communist League of America

( Manhattan

)

Spartacus Youth Club

TWO BIG MEETINGS
for

YOUNGSTOWN WORKERS
MAX SHACHTMAN
Will deliver the following

Lectures at

CENTRAL AUDITORIUM
325 W. Boardman St.

CAPITALIST WAR OB WORK-
ERS.' REVOLUTION?

Why the unrest in Europe?' What
fs the meaning of the Austrian

civil war? Why alt $te talk

about "peace" and prepara-

tion for WAR?
THURSDAY, MARCH 15th at 8 pirn.

AND
WHY WE NEED A NEW REV-
OLUTIONARY WORKERS' PARTY
FRIDAY, MARCH I6ttt at 8 p. m.

Auspices : Youngstown branch,

Communist League of America (O.)

Tiekets Ten Cents, Unemployed Free

While Hathaway continues to

*hottt that "the C. P. has nothing
to apologize for" with respect to

the disruption of the Socialist

meeting at Madison Square Gar-

den, some of his Party's supporters

are not so sure.

A group of 25 intellectuals last

week addressed to the C. P. and
the New1 Masses an open letter on

the subject. After condemning the

policies of Socialist leadership in

Austria and the United States, these

intellectuals describe (he actions of

the C. P. at the Garden meeting and
attribute to it ''the disruption of

working-class action in support of

the Austrian workers. They eon-

elude with this paragraph :

•The Daily Worker of Febru-

ary Ifith says: Anyone who splits

the ranks of the workers at this

time helps the Fascists, injures

the valiant struggle of our heroic

brothers in Austria, and is a con-

temptible enemy of the working
class. We who write this letter

watch with sympathy the strug-

gles of militant labor and aid

such struggles. We agree with the

statement of the Daily Worker.

And it is with horror that we see

the Communist Party play the

port against which it itself has

warned."

Tills Open letter, whose contents

must be endorsed by every enemy

of Fascism, is evidence of a new
attitude among the intellectuals

who in recent years have gathered

on the periphery of the revolution-

ary movement. While not one of

the signers of this letter has, as far

as we know-, drawn from his critic-

isms of the C. P. and the 8. 1'. the

revolutionary's inevitable conclu-

sion that a new revolutionary party

must be founded, their statement

has its own importance.

Among the signers are a former

secretary (E. B. Cohen) and several

of the mo6t active members of the

executive of the National Commit-

tee for the Defense of Political Pri-

soners ; the secretary of the Prison-

ers* Book Committee (George Nov-

aek) ; the former secretary of the

Prisoners' Relief Committee (Diana

Rubin). All these organizations

are auxiliaries of the C. P.-control-

led I. L. D. Here, too, is to be

found James Korty, the secretary

of the league of Professional Groups

for Foster and Ford, the (',. l'.'s.

proudest boast in the li)32 Presi-

dential campaign. And here are in-

tellectuals who, under Party influ-

ence and to serve the Party, jour-

neyed to the class battle-front in

Kentucky, Alabama, Michigan,

Washington, D. C. ; members of a

National Student League delegation

to the U. S. S. R.; agitators and
fund raisers for the I. L. D. in the

Scottsboro and other eases; authors

of articles in the Daily Worker,

Fight, the New Masses, etc., and of

pamphlets bearing imprints of party

organizations.

"Discussion" a la C. P.

Yesterday all these were among
"the honest Intellectuals who ac-

cept the leadership of the C. 1*. un-

der comrade Stalin." Today'/ Hell

hath no fury like a Stalinist spurn-

ed. Today—we take this from the

New Masses "reply" to the Open

Letter—they are Zionistsfi academ-

icians, butterflies, Lovestoneites,

Trotsky ites, Must cites, generals

yearning for armies, lacking in in-

tegrity and humility, Hamlets, egot-

ists, Narcissists, etc., etc.!

Of them all, the New Masses

hopes to save from the ruin only

one—John Dos Passos, Him alone

—apparently on the hunch that of

the 25 he has been least concerned

with careful, critical study of C. P

theory and tactics—will it address

as a Comrade. One may well differ

with the New Masses' view that Dos

Passos' novels are ' proletarian

literature." It is perhaps enough

to say that they are incisive ex-

posures of the futility and rotten-

ness of bourgeois civilization, and

that there shines through them not

a little of the vitality of the class

of the future, the proletariat. By

these books, by his work as treas-

urer of the National Committee for

the Defense of Political Prisoners

since its establishment, and in

other ways, Dps Passos has served

the revolutionary cause.

And what does the New Masses

have*to say to him?" Only this: the

Socialist leaders slander us (yes,

yes; the Socialist leaders are op-

posed to revolution) ;
what we did

at Madison Square Garden was "an

attempt to throw the masses to-

gether" (have such attempts ever

succeeded?) ; Sociali&t leaders on

the platorm struck St. Clarence

Hathaway the Pacifier (whom was

he '-trying" to pacify and who is

responsible tor their provocation?);

you cannot understand our tactic

unless you understand our psychol-

ogy (and how about the psychology

of the Socialist rank-and-file and

non-Communist trade unionists?)

;

we are in favor not of the united

front but of the united front "from,

below" (bo nothing has been learn-

ed or forgotten sinee Hitler came

to power!).

In other words, although you had
heard all this a thousand times

before you signed the Open Letter,

we tell it to you again—and one

word more a threat. If you Dos

Passos, do not remove your name,

crawl before us, we will denounce

you too! You too will have been

suddenly transformed from a com-

rade into a butterfly, a Trotskylte

and, no doubt, even a Zionist!

Obviously this is a cheap political

trick. The New Masses hopes, by

a mixture of flattery and threats,

to bring Dos Passos back and thus

to give, a shadow of justification

to its denunciation of the remain-

ing 24 co-signers. Jn truth, from

a revolutionary standpoint the slm-

Stalinist policy in "the third per-

iod."

United Front from Below

But this much is clear: they have

understood that what the C. P. did

at Madison Square Garden was a

disgrace to the name of Commun-
ism, a crime against working-class

unity, an objective aid to Fascism.

They have done more; they have

dared the foul slanders that will

be spread by the Freemans, the

Passes, the Hutchins, the Colemans,

and the wlioie tribe of Party bell-

wethers and boot-iiekers on "the

intellectual front." They have dar-

ed dispense with the Daily Workers'

assurance that they are "the honest

intellectuals"—and in daring to do

so they have begun to be the most

honest intellectuals of all those who

ilarities of origin, record and pre- have, during the last few years.

sent attitude among all these in-

tellectuals, including Dos Passos

(as he himself would probahly be

the first to affirm) are more signi-

ficant than the differences, and the

history of their relations with the

movement is very much all of a

piece.

Intellectuals and the Party

Awakened to the horrors of capi-

talist civilization, in most cases by

Ihe collapse of IS>2S>, they and hun-

dreds like them were drawn close

to the class struggle by the sweep

of mass movements. Anxious to

have some contact with militant

labor and the revolutionary move-

ment, anxious to Join immediately

in some action without too much
study of what they were long in-

clined to call "factional squabbles,"

they approached the 0- V. and its

auxiliaries.

All served, some more, some
less, but all as sympathizers, fellow-

travelers, outsiders. The Stalinists

accepted their services, cynically

"used" them, flattering them to their

faces and sneering at them behind

their backs. It made no effort to

criticize frankly their errors and

weaknesses. It. had no thought of

drawing them closer to the move-

ment by comradely polemics. In fact

it preferred to keep them at arm's

length. Why should intellectuals I'

like Joe Freeman, Moissaye Olgin,

Sam Don, V. Jerome, William Pat-

terson, press into the Party new
intellectuals with five times their

equipment? As long as the new

men stay outside, furthermore, they

may continue to believe that within

the Party all is as it should be;

once inside would they remain sil-

ent? The Stalinists feared not.

Consequently, they encouraged

them to stay out, playing up to all

their doubts, fears, prejudices and

weaknesses, perpetuating in them

the characteristics which their past

had stamped upon them. The re-

sult has been disastrous for the

revolutionary movement and for the

intellectuals. The C. 1*. has devel-

oped a whole system of opportunism

vis-a-vis its captive intellectuals

:

it complacently fails to rally masses

(election campaign, Scottsboro

struggle, anti-war struggle) and in-

stead shoves forward a dozen poets

and artists whose names, printed

on the front pages of the capital-

ist press, make good reading in the

many intellectuals began to adapt

superior offices in Moscow. In turn,

themselves to or even to adopt Stal-

inist methods; assuming attitudes

of condescending superiority to

workers (they must be tricked into

militancy, "encouraged" by eock-

and-btill stories about the growth of

the German C 1*. since Hitler) ;

writing , clearly non-revolutionary

pieces for the liberal press ("oh,

the workers don't read that stuff

anyway") ;
permitting themselves

other forms of juvenile Machiavel-

lianism suitable to, the inner poli-

tics of a petty-bourgeois newspaper

or art circle or university, hut hav-

ing nothing in common with the

tactics of the Marxist.

Many a lesson In such attitudes

was administered them by Karl

Browder, a past master of question-

able maneuvers, lies and hypocris-

ies. Little wonder that in nine

cases out of ten the C. P. intellec-

tual sympathizer was one who dis-

believed much that Stalin, Browder

and the C. P. said, buying himself

freedom from casting in his lot

with the revolution by pretending

to believe in the Stalinist line and

the Stalinist lies and by refraining

from crticism.

The intellectuals are themselves

not without guilt in this matter,

nor do we hold any special brief

for the 25 who signed the Open Let-

ter. They have no doubt at times

and in varying degrees shared the

attitudes we condemn. They still

carry with them many of the un-

certainties which characterize the

class of their origin. As we said

before, not one seems to have drawn

from 'his critique of the Second and

Third Internationals' policies, a

really revolutionary conclusion. For

all one can tell from their Open

Letter, they may still regard the

Garden disruption as an exception

rather than as a regular feature of

turned their faces away from con-

templating the rottenness of Stalin-

ism because they would not take

the responsibility of carrying critic-

ism into action. This much, at

least, is a significant development

and a welcome one.

These 25 cannot remain where

they are. They must go forward or

back. They have left reformism

and the Socialist Party behind.

They have now dealt their first

blow against the theory and prac-

tice of the united front "from be-

low" which had such tragic effects

in Germany anil elsewhere. This,

the New Masses admits, is the issue

at stake. They must now apologize

for that blow and capitulate to the

propagators of the united front

"from below", the organizers of

defeat—or they must move forward

The Rebels* Destiny

to firmer ground.

The first need is a discussion of

the question of the united front and
the united front "from below". The
Left Opposition is interested in such

a discussion for its own sake; un-

less this question is clarified, no

militant unity against Fascism is

possible. Quite frankly, we also

believe that an investigation of the

issue will reveal that the errors of

the C. P. in this matter are neither

a temporary, local nor accidental

phenomenon; they have roots which
reach deep into the C. I. itself,

which arise from the most basic

theory of the Stalinist chiefs of the

C. I. and of the Soviet State—the

theory of socialism iu one country.

The Communist League of Amer-

ica invites these and all other in-

tellectuals who stand on the ground
of the October devolution and' for

the defense of the Soviet Union,

the only workers' State, to a com-

radely discussion of the question of

the united front, in its historical,

Iheoretical and immediate practical

aspects. Such a discussion may
take place either by meeting or in

the pages of The Militant. Here

these intellectuals will find neither

the flattery nor the cynicism, neither

the nauseating blandishments nor

the nauseating slanders which are

the stock-in-trade of the C. P. in

dealing with fellow-travelers and
sympathizers. They will be asked

to take nothing on faith, nor will

they have to prove, as the New
Masses now demands, that they

were born with a silver hammer-
and-sickle in their mouths. Where
differences of opinion exist, they

will be expressed by us in candid

and comradely fashion.

Whether these intellectuals re-

main sympathizers, fellow-travelers,

or become an integral part of the

revolutionary movement, depend*

largely upon themselves. But the

Left Opposition will do all it cc»

to prevent their disgust with Stalin-

ist tactics from turning into a dis-

gust with Communism, .to rearm in

the service of the international pro-

letariat, these intellectuals who, hav-

ing experienced their first skirmish-

es under a bankrupt leadership,

might otherwise lose contact with

the militant working class and the

revolutionary movement.

BANQUET
for the benefit of the

PROTOMAGIA CLUB
on SATURDAY, MARCH 10, 1934

8 P. M.

633 Eighth Avenue

Between 41st and 42nd St.

CLASS IN TRADE UNIONISM
Registration is still open for the

class; "Survey of American Trade

Union Strategy and Tactics", with

Artie Swabeck, Secretary of the

Communist League, as instructor.

This class, one of a series conduct-

ed this semester by the Interna-

tional Workers School, is held every

Wednesday evening. 8 P. M„ at 128

East 16th Street.

In addition to an historical sur-

vey of the trade union movement,

comrade Swabeck will analyze all

the present currents in the trade

union movement from the most re-

actionary to the most revolution-

ary. The students of the course

upon its completion will bo armed
with a theoretical understanding of

trade union problems and a better

ability to participate fruitfully as

revolutionists iu the trade union*.
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Taxi Strikers Battling

For UnionRecognition
N.R.A. Labor Board Conspires With Bosses to

Break Strike and Impose Company Union

Weekly Organ of the Communist League of America [Opposition]
NEW YORK, SATURDAY, MARCH 17, 1934

~~~
PRICE 2 CENTS

4,500 taxi drivers: and mechanics

have struck again in New lork

City. One mouth alter the general

strike of taxi workers, the employ-

ees of the Parmelee System, one of

the largest taxlcab fleets in the

city, have found it necessary to

strike to prevent a company union

from being forced upon them. They

are fighting for recognition of their

onion, the Taxicab Drivers Union

of Greater New York. They want

an end to the black list, reinstate-

ment of all men discharged for union

activities, and improvement of their

working conditions.

Intolerable Conditions

The intolerable conditions in the

industry have impelled the taxi

workers on to the road of struggle

for the creation of a strong union

capable of defending their interests.

Despite the splendid fight they put.

Court Denies

Habeus Writ

To A, Bellussi

Deportation to Fascist

Italy Reaffirmed

Word has just been received that
the application for a writ of habeus
corpus in the case of A. Bellussi,

which has been pending in court

for several months, has been denied.

The order for his deportation to

Fascist Italy, which had been pre-

viously prononuced against him,

... „ . „.,,,„ ,.„, remains In force and Bellussi is In
up in the recent general strike, they I

. j .... .. . ~ Kn„., mn „Q„ imminent danger of being handed
gained nothing, having been maneu- B "

....... , .Z „h n,„ „* over to Mussolini's hangmen.
vered back to work through the ef- B

forts of La Guardia and Panken. Efforts are now being mad

The wages they earn are extremely secure the riS"t to voluntary depart-

low and the hours endleBs. An NttA ure t0 another country and to raise

funds to pay comrade Bellusst's

passage in the event that such per-

mission is secured. Efforts are also
being made to secure Bellussi's re-

lease under bail of $1,000 pending
the final disposition of the case.

Since he has been confined in Jail

for more than seven months, with-
out the I. L. D., which haS charge
of his case, lifting a finger to secure
bis release on ball. It Is obvious that
they will do nothing to provide bail

for him now. Independent action
must be undertaken to provide bail,

protect the legal rights of comrade
Bellussi and prevent his deporta-

tion to Fascist Italy.

The deep dissatisfaction and re-

sentment of comrade Bellussi at the
shameful treatment accorded him
by the I. L. D. la expressed in sev-

eral letters recently received from
him.

Under date of March 8th he wrote
to The Militant:

"I was informed to-day by the
Immigration authorities that I had
lost my case. I also received a
visit from comrade Roberts of Phila-

delphia who gave me more informa-
tion.

"Why didn't the lawyer take me
to court? It seems to me that he
does not eare one way or another.

Hoping you have all the informa-
tion in regard to my case and that
you can have me released on bond
so that I may be allowed to depart
voluntarily and keep out of the
hands of Mussolini, I remain,

Comradely yours,

A. BELLUSSI."
All those who wish to co-operate

In aiding comrade Bellussi while
there is yet time, are requested to

communicate with The Militant

THE PARIS COMMUNE

survey reveals that last year 83.9

of the drivers received less than $12

a week. The hours of work aver-

aged 66.7 hours a week on the day

shift and 80 hours on the night

shift. Such are the conditions which

the bosses want to perpetuate.

The company union, against which

the men are fighting, the Drivers

Brotherhood of New York, is play-

ing the reactionary role of strike-

breaker. It insists v*y loudly

that it Is not a company union, but

Its actions are more convincing than

its pleas. Its president, a certain

Mr. Irving Bobbins has declared

that "the Parmelee System is the

swellest company In the world. We
haven't got a single kick."

Mrs. Herrick Bats for Bosses

The Regional Labor Board of the

NRA with Mrs. Elinore M. Herrick,

chairman, -has very graciously con-

sented to conduct a poll of the em-

ployees to ascertain which union

they wish to represent them. There

Is however one stipulation. Merely

that the drivers go back to work.

But the strikers feel that they have

already indicated clearly through

their action which union they re-

gard as their own. Nor has the re-

cent experience of the Fifth Ave-

nue bus workers, In which intimida-

tion by the bosses eliminated any

possibility for a genuine vote by the

men, endeared the idea of a NliA

"plebiscite" to taxi drivers. The
scheme of Mrs. Herrick, who re-

veals her true colors as a bosses'

agent In every situation, could not

fool the strikers into surrendering

the only effective fighting weapon

at their disposal—the strike.

Tbe Strikers' Demands

At the NRA code hearings the

bosses bave proposed a $12 a week
minimum wage and a 54 hour_week.

In other words they want to codify

more or less the prevailing bad con-

ditions which had driven the taxi

workers to strike. Against this the

drvers propose a mnimum wage of

$23 a week for day work and $25

a week for night work, a 48 hour

week, and three eight hour shifts.

The Tail Drivers Union has wise-

ly decided to seek the support of

the labor movement In its fight. It

has called a conference for Sunday,

March 18th, at 11 A. M. at the

Manhattan Lyceum, and has Issued

a call Inviting all trade unions and
workers' organizations to send dele-

gates. But besides that, it is neces-

sary to extend the strike as much
as possible and get more garages

into it.

With the recent struggle of the
heroic Autrsian workers, and the
militant demonstrations of tbe

French masses before our eyes, the
historical significance of the; Paris

Commune of 1871 takes on increased

Importance. When on March 18th

we commemorate the seventy-one

days of workers' rule in Paris we
at tbe same time pledge ourselves

to cary on the innumerable strug-

gles of the revolutionary toilers for

class emancipation. We gain in-

spiration for our battle from the

Communards of '71, the Russian
Revolution of 1905, the glorious

Bolshevik Revolution of 1317, the
heroic January days of the German
Spartacus In 1919, the courageous
battles of the Bavarian and Hun-
garian workers of 1920, the self-

sacrificing struggle of the Austrian
workers in 1933.

Through all these events, and
countless others, we learn the brutal

and murderous character of capi-

talist rule. To defend the profits

of the few, to keep the workers in

subjection, to perpetuate capftatism,

the modern slave-holding class re-

sorts to tbe most violent means at
Its disposal. Those; who dare
threaten Its power are met by the
armed forces which exist for Its de-

fense.

The Else of the Commune
The Paris Commune of 1871 arose

as a reply to the provocation of the

national government of France. The
government which had come to
power on the basis of the popular
republican revolution In September
1870 at the termination of the
Franco-Prussian War, secretly plan-

ned to disarm the revolutionary
Parisian workers organized in the
National Guard. The workers re-

sponded by abolishing the old offi-

cialdom, the bureaucracy and the
standing army and making the Na-
tional Guard, which was open to

all workers, the only military force
in Paris. The executive and legis-

lative functions of government were
united in the Commune.
This revolutionary act was in

open defiance of the existing dem-
ocracy which by universal suffrage
had elected the national government
of Versailles. Let the worshippers
of bourgeois democracy who give
lip service to the struggle of the
Communards reconcile this "anti-

democratic" action with their own
fine-spun theores! Their fore-run-
ners, such as Louis Blanc and his
kind, self-avowed socialists, were
active in the camp of the reaction-

ary Versailles government.
The Commune had proceeded to

pave the way to a classless society.

"Its special measures could but
betoken the tendency of a govern-
ment of the people, by the people.

Such were the abolition of the night-

Wholesale Layoffs on All

C.W.A. Projects Begin
— -* . —

«Paupers Oath* Forced on Government Employees

Government
Inquisition for

The Workers
Queslionaire Pries Into

Private Affairs

<WMirima m pt< fi

Cannon to Speak

on Program of the

4th International

Spring festival and Dance

We are making all preparations

for the Spring Festival.

A good band will play for you.

Various special features of enter-

tainment are being elaborated, the

chief of these being Chief Little-

moose in a recital of his native

dances.

The fortune teller we promised
you in our last notice will also be
with us.

We are also making all efforts to

get a famous cartoonist to draw
caricatures of famous political char,

acters.

Food and drink will be abundant.

A good time is promised you all.

Be with us this Saturday, March
31st at Irving Plaza.

Buy your tickets in advance and
save money, and help us at the same
time. Tickets 85c. At door 40a

Shachtman Speaks

for the New Party

on National Tour
The national tour of comrade

Shachtman is well under way. Suc-
cessful meetings have been held in

several cities, beginning with New
Haven, Boston, through Canada to
Buffalo and Pittsburgh, and from
there proceeding further westward.
The tour will extend ali the way to
the Pacific coast and take in Salt
Lake City, Portland, San Francisco,
Los Angeles and Denver.

National Scope of Tour

The schedule on the way west is

crammed with meetings and other
activities in the Important cities.

For the return trip the schedule is

now being made. That will cover
a number of additional cities. But
the important thing about this tour
is first, that It will cover a territory

not formerly taken in such tours.

It is truly national In scope, which
is made possible by the substantial

growth attained by the League dur-
ing the last year. Secondly, this

tour is an additional means of In-

creasing the League growth, of ex-

tending its Influence, and of streng-

thening its position In the new party
developments.

Comrade Shachtman 'a main sub-
ject is devoted to this problem:
"Do We Need A New Revolutionary
Party in America?" His additional
subjects deal with the questions of
American heading towards war, of

the future of the New Deal, as well

as the problems of the Qorlet Union.

The deep interest In all aspects
of the question of the Fourth In-

ternational, manifested again by
the overflow crowd at the Cannon-
Lovestone debate, has prompted the
New York Local of the Communist
League to arrange a special lecture

by James P. Cannon on the subject
"The Program of the Fourth Inter-

national".

This lecture will be given at Irv-
ing Plaza, Sunday, March 25th at
8 P. M. Questions and discussion
will follow the lecture. Admission
will be 15c. An overflow crowd Is

expected, and those who wfsh to

attend are: urged to secure tickets

In advance from the local office of
the League, at 126 East 16th St.

The lecture of comrade Cannon
will deal with the fundamental
questions of principle and1 revolu-

tionary strategy of the present epoch
and outline the program of the rev-

olutionary Marxists for the recon.
stltution of the world movement.
Among the questions discussed will

be: Further perspectives of the
Imperialist epoch ; the balance sheet
of the post-Lenin period; the Im-
pending war and the concrete
struggle against it; the defense of
the Soviet Union and the struggle
against the Stalinist bureaucracy;
the attitude of the American rev-

olutionists in the events of a Soviet-

American alliance in the Impending
war; Fascism and the labor move-
ment in Europe and the Marxist
conclusions from the German and
the Austrian experiences; the Inclp-

ent Fascist movement in America
and the unique problem It presents.

The New York organization of the
Communist League is devoting spe-
cial efforts to make this discussion
of the program of the Fourth In-

ternational an outstanding event
and to bring out the largest crowd
of the lecture season.

500 Unorganized

Printers in Mass
Meeting in N. Y.
500 unorganized printers respond-

ed enthusiastically to a call for
unionization from the newly formed
Independent printing Employees,
Thursday night, March 15. For
two hours, men from every craft in

the typographical industry listened
intently to speakers from the I. P.

E. at the Stuyvesant Casino mass
meeting called to discuss the code.

The speakers, G. Clarke, M. Tom-
ash and D. S. Gordon of the Execu-
tive Board of the I. P. E., outlined
conditions in the Industry, subject-

ed the code to a searching criticism

and called for immediate action by
the unorganized. They urged the
assembled printers to take advant-
age of the code provisions. Each
speaker pointed out that any en-

forcement of the code to the advan-
tage of the printers can only be by
effective unionization.

A high point of the mass meeting
was the thunderous applause greet-

ing the remark of Gordon, President

of the I. P. E., that "this meeting
Is an answer to tbe union officials

who say the unorganized do not
want to Join the unions."

50 new applications were received

at the mass meeting,

A resolution presented by Gor-
don, calling for the opening of the
books of the A. F. L. unions and* a
drive to unionize the entire indus-

try, was greeted with a forest of
raised hands unanimously endors-
ing it.

In an effort to break the spirit

of the unemployed, the Roosevelt
administration through the local of-

fices of the CWA is forcing a Pau-
per's Oafh on all CWA workers un-
der the threat of immediate dis-

charge. A questionaire which must
be sworn too before a notary public
asks information on relatives, past
employers, others living in house-
hold, union affiliations, etc., etc.

An army of snoopers from the
City Welfare Dept. is also being
mobilized to follow up the question-
naire by delving their snouts into

the initimate affairs of all GWA
workers, wives and families, other
relatives, fellow roomers and
friends. The form drawn up by the

New York City.—The latest fadiCol. Walter Delamater, Local C. W.
of the government, the "question- A. iidministrator, announced an 1m-
alre" issued to all CWA workors, mediate layoff involvfng 54,000 men,
designed to throw the CWA In N. Y. the project along Riverside Drive
State into the hands of the Home has been reduced to a skeleton
Relief Bureau, is now clearly re- force, and the order Is under way
vealed as nothing more than a trick.

All along the line the workers have

been led to believe that there would

be no mass layoffs, and that the

old projects were to be continued

under a new agency.

11,000 Get the Gate
Beginning Monday, March 12, be.

fore the questionairea had even

been turned in for examination.

Big May Day
Edition of the

Militant
Extensive plans are being made

by the editorial board of the Mili-

tant to get out a special May Day
Issue this year and to ensure its

distribution on a far wider scale

than we have ever achieved before

with a single issue. To make this

past masters of~^wplng,7he"c% |,posslWe tne cooPe™tion °4 *" ,he

Welfare Dept., as an applicaUon,^^*3
.. ',,^

6
. ^ague """"' ""

for relief, has been "Improved" up-

CENTRISM AND THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
A timely and Important arti-

cle by L. D. Trotsky on the sub-
ject of centrism and the pro-
cess of regroupment in the inter-

national labor movement appears
in this issue on page 3.

854 New Subs!

on by these supporters of the "New
Deal."

The "forgotten man" Is being re-

membered and with a vengeance.
Not only the forgotten man but his

uncles and his aunts, his fellow

roomers, any one: that ever loaned
him a dollar—or for whom he
worked1

a day—all are to be remem-
bered and investigated.

The questionnaire states "any
poor person that shall sell or ex-
change supplies or articles furnish-

ed him for relief. ...or dispose of
them in any other way than as
directed shall be quilty of a mis-
demeanor". "Poor persons", it seems,
are In a different category under
the law from democratic politicians.

Have you a car? Have you an
Insurance policy? Does any mem-
ber of your family work? What is

the( address of your local union?
License plate of car? Evidently
they are in search of the car which
Hoover placed in every garage. The
road of the unemployed to the boast-

ed Roosevelt prosperity at $13.44 a
week Is through the pauper's oath.

Need more be said to characterize
the New Deal and the Capitalist

system wihch spawned it,

Mobilized by their organizations
the indignation of the CWA work-
ers is crystallizing in demonstra-
tions, mass meetings and organiza-
tional campaigns. The Association

of Civil Works Employees and the
Unemployed Workers' Union, among
the first to react to this new threat,

are pushing a campaign of organi-

zation while carrying on the strong-
est protest against the questionaire
and the mass layoffs. —K. '

and all

Militant Builders is necessary. Next
week we will report In detail some
of the plans for the May Day issue.

Here we wart to emphasize two
essential points:

1. May Daj greetings to tbe new
party of tbe Fourth International

and its banner-hearer, tbe Militant,

All branches, sympathizing organi-

zations and individual supporters

who wish to testify to their sup-

port of the Militant In its historic

struggle can aid us materially In

producing a big May Day issue by

sending greetings to the Militant for

publication in the special issue. The
cost of the space for the greetings

will be one dollar per inch. Every
supporter of the Militant should
make It a point of honor to have
his greeting In the May Day issue.

2. Order extra bundles of the

May Day issue and send cash with
the order. We are so close to the

cloth in finances that wf will be

able to buy paper and print only as

many extra papers of the special

Issue as are paid for la advance.
The rate for this special issue is

one cent per copy. We urge all

branches to put In big orders for

this Important special issue and to

get the orders In early. Next week
we will begin to report the orders.

In addition to branches, however,

Individual subscribers should take
it upon themselves to spread the

message of the Militant this May
Day. For one dollar you can secure
a hundred May Day Militants. Why
not order a hundred for free dis-

tribution in your shop or neighbor-
hood or at workers' meetings?

Address all bundle orders and
greetings to:

The Militant,
I

126 East 18th Street, '

to knock off every big park pro-

ject outside of Central Park. This
sped lieally concerns the thousands
working in Highbridge and Inwood.

This move had been carefully
prepared for. The mechanism was
simple. On paper, all CWA workers
have been given the right to organ-
ize. In effect, organization on the
job was forbidden. The first step
employed in breaking any spirit of
agitation" was the use of a trans-

fer slip. AH suspected wotkerf
were transferred, mainly to River-
side. This can partly explain the
militant spirit of this Riverside
outfit which, a short time ago,
knocked off work and marched down
in mass pritest against wage-cats
because of cold weather.

The "Pink" Discharge Slip

However, this move was Ineffec-.

tlve and the bosses resorted to fir-

ing. Every foreman on the job
was given the right to fire anybody
he cared to. All he had to do was
to present the worker with a pink
discharge slip. With that, a con-
stant stream of "drops", prefaced
by the simple word—insubordina-
tion—poured Into the main office.

The insubordinates were carefu^y
picked and then the axe descended.

The present mass lay-off slips

bore the words: Discharge due to
excess quota; orders from Wash.
Ington ( which means Roosevelt,
who has been hammering away
night and day to have all CWA men
fired).

Washington says that It cannot
afford] to pay the wages of CWA
workers, and Mayor La Guardia In
Tuesday's papers announces that
the city cannot afford to pay them
any relief. Between them both
they wash their hands of any re-

sponsibility for the unemployed mil-
lions, and, with gallons of crocodile
tears, send them off to starve.

Tough Luck for Bright Boy

Five years ago .Thomas Edison
named1 a committee to select the
"brightest boy in America" to be
educated at Edison's expense in the
hope that he might follow in the
great Inventor's footsteps. The boy
selected, Wilbur B. Huston, 16,
Seattle, Wash., received a scholar-
ship in the Massachusetts Institute
of Technology and specialized in
chemistry, his favorite study, grad-
uating with high honors last June.
Returning home, he was unable to
find employment in his chosen line
so took the first job he found open,
ordinary hand labor. "And I'm
lucky to have that kind of a job,"
young Huston says philosophically.
He has plenty of time yet to justify
the faith Thomas Edison put in him.

—Exchange.
Oh yeah

!

CUT WAGEOF PATERSON TEXTILEWORKERS

With the addition of sixty-five

new subs the drive registered a new
high record : 854. The complete re-

cord up to date follows:

New York Local 384

Minneapolis Br. 108

Kansas City Br. 48

Pittsburgh Br. 32

New Castle Br. 24

L. Brown 20
Boston Br. 16

J. Hamilton 12

A Teacher 12
Chicago Br. 12

Toungstown Br. 12

F. Slmlngton 8
Philadelphia Br. 8
M. Steinbach 8
Chicago Friends of

Militant Club 8
Davenport Br. 8
D. Marcus 8
D. L. 8
J. Ruby 8
G. Papcun 8
S. Hardy 8
L. Goodman 8
Q. Parker 6

G. Kotz
Los Angeles Br.

M. Hurwltz
Buffalo Br.

G. Ellis

D. Fogel

M, Gendelman
C. Hoffman
T. Mill

Salt Lake City Br.

W. Toupin
H. Sukut
D. O'Dwyer
M. McLeod
St. Louis Br.

L. Murphy
M. Eoehler
C. Genfan
R. Carlson

6

5

4
4
4
4
4

4

4

4

4

4

4

4
4

4

4

4

854TOTAL
That leaves us only 146 subs to

go to reach our goal of 1,000 new
subs on the special Club Plan of
four prepaid six-months sub cards
for a dollar. Can we do It within
the next two weeks? We think it

can be done. What do oar Militant
Builders say?

The silk workers of Paterson have
been given a wage-cut.

The sorriest feature of the wage-
cut is that it actually came about
through the votes of the workers
representatives themselves who were
maneuvered by the bosses on the
Industrial Relations Board to vote
for it "in order not to breakcthe
contract." A great ferment has de-

veloped among the workers because
of this. All along they have been
expecting wage increases as the
bosses promised when the strike

was settled. A so-called "gentle-

men's agreement" was made at the
time of the strike's conclusion. In
view of the union's promise to or-

ganize the rest of the Industry the
bosses agreed to increase wages
within 60 days after the strike and
put clocks on every loom. Putting
clocks on every loom means that
every pick woven would be automa-
tically recorded and so insure com-
plete payment for the work done.
The settlement was made on the
basis of $2 for 100,000 picks. Still

no move has been made by the boss-

es to introduce the clock system.
The silk cloth is still measured by
the boss in his private office and
the! chiseling on yardage still con-
tinues. It goes without saying that
there la still no pay for snob dead

work as filing a smash caused by
faulty looms and bad silk. The
contract, however, calls for the pay-
ment of fifty cents an hour for fix-

ing a smash. Very few shops pay
this.

Against a solid, militant resist-

ance, the tactics of the bosses would
prove fruitless. But the union
must first be consolidated. To this

day there are rat shops in Paterson
running 7 or more looms per man
like the Maxwell. Why? jWith a
militant union leadership not a
loom would run In any scab shop.
But there's been pussy-footing and
as a result Pennsylvania and other
silk sections have not been organ-
ized.

So long as these disastrous polic-

ies are continued the workers will
remain at the mercies of the bosses.

The present cut will not only be
followed in the future by other cuts
In Paterson itself but will result in

a drive against living conditions In

underpaid and unorganized sections
elsewhere. These In turn will be
used as a «Iub to beat down the
standards in Paterson In particular
and the Industry in general. There
is only one way out of this vicious
elrcle, a strong, militant union in
Paterson, which would be the bul-
wark of a strong national federa-

tion of silk workers along indus-
trial lines. Such a union will not
come Into existence until a militant
left wing is formed In the Paterson
local to drive and fight for the silk

workers. Such a Left wing would
vitalize the A. F. S. W.
The wage cut must be fought; the

bosses must be made to understand
that any attempt to drive the wages
below the standards already set will
be met and defeated. Again it

should be repeated there is only
one way to do this, consolidate the
union, turn it into a militant and
powerful weapon not only of de-
fense, not only to prevent wage-cuts
but to Improve the conditions in the
industry as a whole. The union
must demand the immediate insti-

tution of the clocks, payment for
smashes and bad warps. Every shop
in Paterson must be a union shop
The American Federation of Silk
Workers must take the Initiative to
organize all the other silk centers,
especially Pennsylvania.

—A SILK WORKER.

GRammercy 5-9524
This is the phone number of the
Militant, The Communist League
and the International Workers
School.
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Letters to the Editor
Hew York Furriers

Situation

To the Editor of the Militant:

I will begin my letter with a short

summary of the conditions In our

trade.

The great majority of the fur

workers have been unemployed for

many months. Only about 3,000 are

working, most of them part time.

The unemployed have no prospects

for work before the month of May.

In the meantime, they and their

families sutler hunger and starva-

tion, such they have not known be-

fore at any time.Only those who

know the poor reasons the furriers

had in the past few years, can real-

ise the sufferings of the fur work-

ers. At the last hearing in Wash-

ington it was brought out by all

sides concerned, that in recent years

the furriers worked an average of

no more than seven or eight weeks

in the year.

Chaos in Shops

A great number of furriers live

on the relief handed out by the

authorities. When a furrier gets a

Job he finds himself compelled to

work below the scale and long hours

because of the chaotic conditions in

the shops. Neither of the two

unions is in a position to regulate

the conditions. They are engaged

instead in a hitter struggle among

themselves, blaming each other for

the existing conditions.

Another problem that we have

to contend with is that of contract-

ing. The contractors take most of

the work out of the shops, work for

cheap prices, and help undermine

conditions. For years the union has

been struggling against this evil

without success. On the contrary

the contracting evil has been grow-

ing. The sweat shops have been

growing at the expense of the big-

ger ones, which find it more profit-

able to contract out their work. In

this manner the manufacturers have

been liberated from the responsibil-

ity for the conditions of the work-

ers, and do not have to deal with

toe nuion directly.

Both Unions Impotent

I mentioned already that neither

of the two unions can meet the pro-

blem. They are both powerless.

The International, although having

an agreement with the manufactur

ers, does not have the confidence of

the majority of the workers because

of its traditional treacherous policy

and the gangster methods It em-

ployed in controlling or in combat-

ting oppositions. The Industrial

Union, on the other hand, having the

great majority of the organized

workers in its ranks, cannot meet

the united' opposition of the bosses

and the International.

Prior to the NBA the Industrial

Union had the upper hand in the

trade. The International could not

succeed in shaking the hold of the

Industrial Union, despite the sup-

port it was getting from the other

needle trade Internationals. For a

while we thought that the problem

was settled and1 that nothing would

bring the International to life any-

more. The NRA, however, changed

the situation and we are now con-

fronted with a repetition of the

year 1827, when the International,

with the aid of the bosses, police

and courts, forced the workers to

register in its union.

Shady Bole of Lovestoneites

The Lovestoneltes have joined

with the International in the pre

sent struggle. As a matter of fact

they are in the vanguard in this

struggle on the side of the Interna-

tional. The Industrial Union, with

ita lack of democracy and forcible

suppression of any oppositional

vewpotat, plays into the hands of

the International.

The International is so far on the

defensive. There is no work in the

industry, and the bosses, despite the

paper agreement, cannot supply it

with members. Its own forces are

very insignificant. It is reported

that it has no more than two or

three hundred members, including

the Lovestoneites who are playing

so prominent a role in its ranks.

Preparing Strike for June

The Industrial Union is preparing

for a strike in June. The fur. mar-

ket is flooded with police. The
atmosphere is tense with the ex-

ceptation of bloody warfare.

It is difficult to predict what the

response to the strike will be. Opin-

ions on the matter' vary. Borne

think that the furriers will not re-

spond to this strike as they have

in the past. Most of them have

oeeu disgusted in the factional bat-

tles in recent years. .Most of them

want, peace. They want a breath-

ing space. These sentiment will not

shake the Industrial Union in its

determination to call the strike. It

will undoubtedly go through with

it, relying upon the two to three

hundred active workers in its ranks,

dven now in the two shop strike

that the Industrial Ujion Is con-

ducting It is evident that the work-

ers do not care to participate in the

picket lines and demonstrations

that are being arranged daily.

I am stating to you the situation

as it is. I hope that you will re-

act to this problem through the

columns of the Militant and express

your opinion.

Fraternally yours,

—KAMENETSKX.
(Ed. Note.—Next week's Militant

will contain a special editorial on

the Furriers' situaton.)

termined on the whole that this

strike was to be one in wiiich we
were not to become the tail end to

any boses' associations, that wo
would settle with individual shops.

This appeared to be the approach of

the leadership to the question at

the beginning of the strike.

The Leadership: The Executive

Board dominated and practically

controlled by fellow-worker Posner,

the leader of the strike. The maj-

ority of the Executive Board and

Organization Notes
Among the latest additions to the

League are the Branches organized

in Winnipeg and Salt Lake City.

The former starts out with a mem-
bership of 41, the latter made a

more modest beginning. Yet the

Winnipeg comrades inform us. that

their numbers do not give a real

picture of their strength, since they

officials of the union are "indepen- flave amongst them several mem-

Strike of New York

Dental Mechanics

On Wednesday, March 7, the Den

tal Technicians Equity of New York

City called its SOO members out of

the Laboratories on a general

strike. The call applied to the en-

lire Metropolitan area, including

New Jersey.

Thursday morning found the

great majority of the labs in this

region without men to carry on

witli the work.

Facte about the Strike

The demands: For recognition of

the union; the forty hour week; $15

minimum salary (apprentices) to

$55 top (skilled mechanics), with

a sliding scale lor ciassifieations in

between.

The "industry: a handicraft with

hardly any machinery or mechani-

cal devices. Approximately 1100

men employed. About 250 men
working in shops employing five

men or more. The rest working in

one, two, and three men laborator-

ies, in close contact with the bosses.

The bosses' associations: "The

Associated Dental Laboratories",

the organization of the big bosses,

that is, the "big" laboratories. The
force which broke the strikes of

1028 and 1929. Up until now a

merciless opponent of the closed

shop. "The Metropolitan Labora-

tory Owners' Association'' : Organ-

ized some nine months ago, and led

by one Stodell, with a shady record

as organizer of the mechanics union

of 1928. The reason for the forma-

tion of the association being the

dirty deal handed to the small lab

owneds by the Associated. It con-

trols number of men employed in

the industry. Fighting the Associ-

ated tooth and nail in this strike.

The Mechanics' Union

The union: Organized some eight

or nine months ago by a handful

and witnessing a steady growth to

about 700 members on the eve of the

strike. A mixed membership, con-

taining many members who were in

previous strikes, as well as many
inexperienced in any struggle. De-

Expulsion of B.J. Field and A.Kaldis

The Now York local of the Com-

munist League, at a joint member-

ship meeting of alt the branches

held on Sunday, February 18, ex-

pelled B. J. Field and A. Kaldis

from membership in the organiza-

tion. This action was taken after

a protracted discussion of the Hotel

strike, and the conduct of Field and

Kaldis as officials of the union, to

which three membership meetings

were devoted, with almost the en-

tire membership participating in

the discussion.

Ever since Field and Kaldis be-

came officials of the union their

conservative policy, bureaucratic

attitude toward the union member-

ship and clique practices brought

them into conflict with the worker-

Communists who were members of

the union and the League. The

leading committees of the League,

both the New York City Commit-

tee and the National Committee, at-

tempted by every Communist
means to adjust the disputes on

a Communist basis and to correct

the false position of Field and

Kaldis. Numerous meetings were

devoted to these endeavors, but

without sucess. Field and Kaldis

tried to use their strategic positions

In the union as a club over the

League and to set themselves above

stood at the breaking point and the

It* discipline. Relations with them

whole matter was up for discussion

and action by a membership meeting

when the strike began.

With the commencement of the

strike the petty bourgeois career-

ist characteristics of Field and

Kaldis came out in full bloom.

Turning their backs on the League

members and all other class con-

scious workers in the union, and

paying no heed to the demands of

the League for a militant class

struggle policy in the conduct of the

strike, they chose as allies and

counselors the most conservative

elements and carried out a corre-

sponding policy—kow-towing to the

NBA and bourgeois public* opinion

on the one hand, and engaging in

treacherous intrigues and open at-

tacks on the class conscious mili-

tants iii the union, including League
members, on the other. Their con-

duct throughout was detrimental to

the union and the strike and dis-

crediting to the League. The League

as a bona -fide workers' organiza-

tion had no choice bufi to throw

them out of its ranks.

That this action was taken in the

midst of the strike by a general

membership meeting, with full un-

animity, is testimony to the Com.
munlst character of the organiza-

tion and to the obvious fact that

Field and Kaldis were completely

alien elements who had wandered

Into tha League by mistake.

dent" who have allowed Posner to

conduct all of the negotiations

practically alone. Independents of

the type of Goldsweig, Berman,
"Serchy" and others. A minority

of one (Pickson) on the Board, sup-

ported by a fraction in the union,

and on the strike committee.

Policy of the Leadership

The policies of the leadership:

Posner is very individualistic, act-

ing in many instances without in-

forming the strike committee or the

membership. A fighter, but using a

method that has gotten him in hot

water with the membership, and
following a policy that should be

carefully analyzed and watched.

Under his influence, the original

generally accepted demand of 35

hours a week was changed to 40

hours by the Executive Board, with-

out asking either the advice of the

strike committee or the membership.

We must recognize the fact that

all members of the Associated im-

mediately signed up, writing their

names in on the agreement as fol-

olws: I (name of lab) de-

signate the Associated Dental Lab-

oratories and Dental Committees as

my representative". This amounts

to practically recognizing the As-

ociated, for any argument hereaf-

ter with an individual lab must be

taken up with their representative,

the Associated Dental Laboratories.

When the deadline of April 2 comes

around, the date on which the new

wage scale is to go into effect, the

men will find themselves up against

an organized force of the bosses.

The Executive Board and our law-

yer made a concession to the As-

sociated which may prove to be a

heavy one. The bosses now have

over half the men back at work for

the more paper recognition of the

union, while they have been given

a leeway of three weeks in which to

consolidate themselves as an organ-

ization. In this whole business the

Executive Board has not dealt

frankly with the membership, claim-

ing, "we can't tell everything to the

membership."

The Bosses' Organizations

There are rumors to the effect

that the whole strike was arranged

and prearranged on Wednesday
night between Posner and other

members of the Executive Board

and the Associated. They met with

Sternberg {owner of the Zelinsky-

Sternberg Laboratory and the man
who "runs" the Associated) on

Wednesday night the eve of the

strike. Added weight is given to

this by the fact, we repeat, that the

Associated Dental Laboratories were

the first to sign. The Metropolitan

Association of the small labs has

called all the labs under its control

not to sign up!

Posner, and the Members on the

Board who supported him or kept

quiet, thereby fell victim to a legal

trick. A trick of the Associated in

having their labs sign and designate

the Associated as their representa-

tive which has caused! a crisis in

the strke. The strike will now
have to remain in force until the

Metropolitan labs are forced to

sign. Had the Executive Board at

least brought these facts to the

membership, we would today be

clear. As it is Posner has caused,

by this individualistic method of

doing things, a discontent whteh

might be harmful to the strike and

the union. We must not be used

as a tool by the Associated against

the Metropolitan!

Fight for the Union

MEN! WE WON'T WEAKEN
NOW. THE EQUITY IS THE
STAKE WE ARE FIGHTING FOR!
Those of us who have gone back

to work are going to stand in back

of you, as we promised. Our word

on that! We must keep the strike

machinery well oiled and running

like a clock. Because the battle is

not over yet. BUT IT WILL BE
WON BECAUSE WE WILL STICK
SOLID!
The bosses have signed an agree-

ment. But if we do not enforce

it, it will remain only a scrap of

paper. They want higher prices,

and we have no guarantee that they

will grant the higher wages on

April 2. Our worry should not be

about price adjustments. We de-

mand that the "contracts go into

force on April 2 as per contract.

Be prepared ! Too many mistakes

have been made by our leadership

in this strike already.. ..It is per-

fectly just and equitable that we de-

mand full information before things

happen—not that we have to ratlty

a thing after it has been done.

Boys, the strike and the union

come first. We've started this

thing, and we're going to finish it I

WITHOUT A UNION, WE'RE
SUNK! The bosses can do anything

they want to With us if we are not

organized. That's why every man
must remain at his post, more deter-

mined than ever. The dispute

within our ranks we ourselves can

settle. Don't let them split us.

There is too much at stake!

—HERBERT CAPELIS.

hers of many years standing in the

revolutionary movment. They add

that they have from the very outset

many good contacts in the city.

The Canadian branches are now
taking the initial steps toward es-

tablishing themselves as an auto-

nomous section, continung, however,

their close relations to the League.

In Canada our movement, the same

as in the United States, has exper-

ienced steady growth. This is

especially the case ia Toronto, where

our membership has taken a lead-

ing position in several important

local working class activitcs. Their

mass meetings bring turnouts of up

toward a thousand.

Due to increased membership and

activities, the Toronto branch was

some time ago reorganized on a

territorial basis within the city and
divided into several now actively

functioning branches. With Toronto

as the main basis, the Canadian

comrades are in a position to main-;

tain their own organizers and to

plan their own permameht publica-

tions. Later we shall report in

detail on the further developments

of the Canadian section.

The Salt Lake City branch arose

out of the expulsion of several com-

rades from the official party because

of their Left Opposition views.

Some of them had formerly come

into contact with League publica-

tions and had made a study of the

position we take.. All of them had
been very active within the official

party, where a couple of these com-

rades held important positions. Their

activities had been centered with

the party units, within the 1. L. D.,

in securing support for the striking

Utah miners and on the university

campus. At the latter piace they

succeeded in organizing a broad

student movement which is now
functioning very actively.

Our comrades, when accused of

"Trotskyist" tendencies, were given

the monumental task by the official

party bureaucracy of making a

thorough study of some of its most

rabid anti-Trotsky1st literature.

They did, and that itself became

a help in their own development.

They formulated their replies to

all the distortions and slanders and

false political concepts contained in

that material. The inevitable ex-

pulsion followed, and at that same
moment the comrades constituted

themselves a branch of the League.

They are now making active pre-

parations for mass meetings to be

held in connection with the national

tour of comrade Shachtman. The
formation of the Salt Lake City

branch together with the develop-

ment of our movement on the

Pacific coast were the important

factors which helped make possible

such an extended tour.

and it will be available also for

close sympathizers of our movement

who are especially interested. By
the time this Militant issue reaches

the readers, No. 1 of the new series

of the International Bulletin will

be off the press. League branches

and others interested should forward

their regular orders. It is ten cents

a copy and will be forwarded only

by cash payments made in advance.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

THE INTERNATIONAL
BULLETIN

We have previously informed' the

League branches that the Interna-

tional Bulletin is now appearing in

a new series. The English edition

will be published in printed form,

NEW YORK REORGANIZATION
Until about 6 months ago the

Communist League in greater New
York functioned as one branch.

This was obviously not the best

way for a Communist organization

to function. It limited our activ-

ities within the confines of the

down-town section In Manhattan, to

the neglect of the working class

residential sections in Brooklyn and

the Bronx.

When we grew sufficiently in num-

bers we proceeded to divide the one

New York Branch into three—one

for each Borough, Manhattan,

Brooklyn and the Bronx. This was
unquestionably a step forward, and

increased our recruiting power. To-

day, six months after the first re-

organization on the basis of Borough

branches, we are in a position to

take the next step in making our

organization a more effective weapon

iu the class struggle. As a result

of activities we developed in the

various sections in Brooklyn, we
have been able to set up branches,

aside from the one in Brownsville,

where the Brooklyn Branch had its

headquarters, also in Bay Ridge and
Williamsburgh. We are also in the

process of organizing a new branch

in Harlem. This will give us a total

of six territorial branches in New
York. In the forthcoming issues of

the Militant we will report the func-

tioning of the branches and the

activities they are developing.

THE MADISON SQUARE BOOMERANG
When the Communist Party i Austrian

marched into JIadison Square Gar-
[
"worse",

den a few weeks ago and disrupted

a Socialist protest meeting against

Austrian Fascism, it stirred up a

nest of hornets who are daily rais-

ing new bumps on its skull.

Within the S. P. the reaction to

the Garden disruption has been

sweeping. The rank-and-file, many
of whom had been growing increas-

ingly discontented with the old

guard leadership, has been swept off

its feet by bitterness against the

O. P. disrupters. The old guard

is more firmly in the saddle today

than ever before in recent years.

These S. P. members who have been

agitating for united front action

with the C. P| have been discredited.

Such Socialists as J. B. Matthews

and Mary Fox of the I. L. D., who
have been sitting on united front

committees with C. P. leaders, are

today isolated inside the S. P.

Fake United Fronts Crack Up

One immediate result, has been

the cracking up of the various take

C. P. united front bodies. The
League against War and Fascism

was never a real united front of

the masses. It was a committee

set up by the O. P. and a handful

of liberals including Roger Baldwin,

Anne E. Gray, a female pacifist, and

a few Socialists. Now Matthews

and Fox have pulled out and, de-

spite a touching appeal by Brow-

der, Baldwin and Gray, that body

is headed for decomposition. Sim-

ilarly, there is a wide-open rift in

the American branch of the Lord

Marley Committee. All over the

country, too, the S. P., with the en-

thusiastic support of its rank-and-

file, is adopting resolutions against

united front action with the C. P.

The workers in the trade unions

which participated in organizing

the Garden meeting have been sim-

ilarly affected. A number of meet-

ings called in the garment trades

by New York C. P. groups have had

to be abandoned' because of the

threats of non-Party workers to

break them up In revenge for the

Garden disruption. Last week the

Militant printed a letter from a

worker showing how the mood has

altered: when a C. P. member in-

sulted a member of the Left Op-

position in a New York shop, the

workers forced an apology from the

Stalinist.

Socialist leaders are

Inside the C. P.

Inside the C. 1'. things are lively

these days. In public, of course,

exonerating the C. P. and making

everyone repeats the official phrases

a martyr of Hathaway. Some C. P.

members go even further : they are

circulating a fairy taie that the

S. P. leaders, fearing to address the

meeting they had called, had them-

selves arranged for its disruption

and that the C. P. was laboring to

calm the meeting. But in private

all this pretense is dropped. All

but the most fanatical realize that

the C. P- disrupted the Garden

meeting and all are depressed or

disgusted. Even those who at first

fell for some of the Daily Worker's

guff are beginning to have their

doubts now that they see the looks

of S. P. workers and trade unionists.

"We made a mistake", is the univ-

ersal private formula of C. P. mem-
bers.

Some are eveu openly rebellious.

We are informed that a Party unit

on Tenth St., New York, has sent

a resolution to the Central Commit-

Sympathizers Alienated

Among C. P. sympathizers the ef-

fect of the Garden tactics has been

profound. In addition to the Open

Letter to the C. P., signed by 25 in-

tellectuals hitherto friendly to the

Stalinist party, there have been a

whole series of private letters by

smaller groups and individuals. Ap-

parently the Daily Worker has no

intention of printing these letters,

although few of them are as frank

In condemnation as the Open Letter.

The effect of this suppression has

been a further rise of discontent.

The Daily Worker, Incidentally,

has not yet commented on the Open

Letter. The New Masses did and,

as The Militant pointed out last

week, tried to "defend" the Garden

hooliganism of the C. P. by insult-

ing the authors of the Open Letter.

The Freiheit has since published its

own comment. Although the New
Masses poured imprecations over

the questioners of the C. P.'s be-

havior, the Jewish organ of the C.

P. calls them "well-meaning". It

defends the. behavior of the C. P.

chiefly with the argument that the

International Workers

School Notes

The Class of comrade Abern on

the Communist Manifesto has been

changed to Monday nights. His

next lecture will be on the Four

Social Systems.

* * » «

Comrade Swabeck will lecture

next Wednesday, March 21st, on the

Knights of Labor, the A. F. of L.,

and the I. W. W.
• * •

On Sunday, March 18th, comrade

Carter will speak on the Founda-

tion of the Young Communist Inter-

national. This class will begin

promptly at 2 P. M. All other

classes start promptly at 8 P. M.

We are glad to announce that we
are able to add to our courses for

this term a class in elementary

Russian which will begin Sunday,

March 25th, at 4 P. M.
Registrations are accepted at

school headquarters, 126 East 16th

St., New York City.

* * » »

Comrade Wright's class on the

"History of the Bolshevik Party"

is given every Friday night at 8

P. M
The first three lectures dealt with

:

(1) the pre-Marxist currents (2)

the First Congress of the R. S. I).

L. P. and (3) the Iskra Period.

The March 16 and 23 lectures will

treat of the 2nd Congress (the Con-

gress of the split) and 1905 respec-

tively.

The instructor, due to his knowl-

edge of Russian, has had access to

many hitherto untranslated docu-

ments.

To understand the period of the

gestation of Bolshevism is to have

a truer insight into the present era.

They reveal a fundamental similar-

ity, though on different historical

planes. Both are periods of intense

polemic and ideological confusion.

Many of the problems now agitating

the workers' movement were victor-

iously fought out by tha Bolsheviks

in conflict with the other tendencies

on both the ideological and histori-

cal arena. The same conclusion ii

the Marxists' taik now.

tee complaining about the Garden

affair.

That the O. P. officials are badly

scared by the results of their ex-

ploit) is evident. Beginning with

the St. Nicholas Arena meeting sev-

eral weeks ago, they have been

working day and night to "explain"

the Garden affair to C. P. members
and friends. Hathaway has done

more exhorting in the last -few

weeks than ever before in his life.

The "united front from below" ap-

plied at the Garden was such a

huge success that he has not yet

stopped trying to explain to every-

body that it is not a disgrace.

How successful these meetings

are may be indicated by one fact.

Because of the rebellion among the

intellectual sympathizers, the C- P.

decided to call a meeting of the

National Committee for the defense

of Politcal Prisoners at which Hath-

away could once again explain what

a glorious deed had been done at

the Garden. This committee is sim-

ply a vest-pocket C. P. affair. But

so scared is the Party, that instead

of calling the whole Committee to-

gether, it is picking out the "safe"

elements and calling them together

secretly to hear Hathaway.

Mood of the Workers

Clearly the C. P. is still reeling

from the blow it delivered itself at

the Garden. To the revolutionist,

however, this is not enough. The
mood of the intellectuals may ra-

pidly degenerate into disillusion and

disgust with the workers' movement
unless they are brought on to firm-

er ground. But of primary import

is the mood of the workers. Driven

back into the arms of reactionary

leaders, they are today antagonistic

not only to the C. P. but to the

very idea of a united front with

any militant group. They gladly

listen to Left Opposition criticisms

of the C. P. and are learning to dis-

tinguish between our comrades and

Stalinist hooligans. But they are

fearful of taking any action that

may involve them in a repetition of

the Garden affair. The latter has

cost the C. P. a great deal; only

hard work will change that into a

gain for the revolutionary move-

ment.

MILITANT
PLEDGE FUND

Last week we reported the

first pledger, Paul King, a mem-

ber of the Brooklyn Branch. To-

day we are able to report nine

other names. AH of them are

members of the Manhattan

branch of Local New York. Each

has pledged for a period of three

months.

The following are the pledgers

:

1. Paul King 25c weekly

2. M. Kling

3. S. Bleeker

4. G. Wright

5. E. Konikow
6. M. Beardslee

7. T. Smith

AFTER THE CWA WHAT?
The CWA was Roosevelt's creation

for the ostensible purpose of ward-

ing off "degradation" and "degen-

eration" of starving workers by the

granting of outright doles. The in-

dependent spirit of the workers was

to be upheld by the payment of

wages for "honest" toil, just as in

the private system of wage slavery.

In actuality the CWA was coldly

calculated to scotch tho struggle for

nemployment insurance that threat-

ened to establish the workers' right

to live, their right to a lien on gov-

ernment funds otbained from the

bourgeoisie for the purpose. Roose-

velt is now unloading the burden of

relief. Nor do the states and local

communities show any sympathetic

desire to shoulder the burden drop-

ped by the federal government.

The U. S. government has taken

its cue from English and European

experience. Only those who can

prove "need" are to be continued on

relief. The entire sham and pre-

tense of the "liberal" program of

Roosevelt is contained in the "pau-

per's oath", as the questionnaire to

be filled out by all CWA workers

has been rightly dubbed. This out-

rageous document leaves nothing to

be desired in tile way of capitalist

preying and snooping for the purpose

of avoiding relief and involving the

unemployed worker in the reddest

of red Cape. The widespread pro-

test that has ensued must be organ-

ized io reopen in a most powerful

manner and on a new plane the

fight for immediate relief, unem-
ployment insurance or the providing

of jobs for those willing to work.
* e • *

MADISON SQUARE GARDEN
M. Olgin has shown his usual

haste in coming to the defense of

reactionary Stalinist Communism.
As American correspondent for

Pravda he hastened to wire Moscow
on the occurrence of Feb. 17th at

Madison Square Garden. His story

appears in the Pravda of Feb. 18th

in a statement that betrays the ut-

ter inability of the official Party to

explain away its anti-working class

disruption of the socialist meeting.

Olgin states that the socialists be-

gan a vicious attack, in their

speeches, on the Party, whereupon

Hathaway marched to the platform

to "refute the socialist charges".

Come, come! Olgin will have to

work in better agreement with the

•'leaders" on the line.

» » * *

ENGLAND
The workers of London, fearful

of the organized assault of Fascism

on their democratic rights and on

their working class organizations,

have turned to the one party they

"trust", the Labor Party. The Lon-

don municipal government is now
controlled by a Labor Party major-

ity. Knowing its own record, the

Labor Party was Itself taken, by

surprise by this vote of confidence.

As though the gaping holes in the

Vienna workers' apartments had no

meaning, the leader of the Labor

Party in London, M. Morrison, pro-

ceeded to outline the reforms, par-

ticularly in housing, that would

soon be inaugurated.

Without question this vote has

great national significance for Eng-

land. It is one answer to Lord
Rotheremere's ballyhoo for Fascist

dictatorship. The first reaction of

the workers in their struggle against

the onen dictatorship of Die club, is

to rally to the defense of democra-

tic institutions and to place them

in the hands of a working class

party. Nor can the internationalist

Communists afford to ignore this

fact. They must know how to lead

the workers in this progressive

struggle so as to show up the utter

inadequacy and betrayal of reform-

ist leadership. In the open strug-

gle that is bound to develop, the

workers must be led, by utilizing

their immediate aims, step by step

along the revolutionary road to

power, a road that is clearly visible

on the historic scale only to the

Communist. The vote indicates

that the workers have been aroused

to the need for resistance against

reaction. This mood of struggle

must be encouraged by proper in-

ternationalist-Communist leadership.

—J. WEBER.

8. M. Sterling

9. F. Victor

10. J. Weber

50c monthly

60c monthly

50e weekly

25c weekly

1.00 weekly

l.OO weekly

.25 weekly

.25 weekly
.50 weekly

We hope that next week we
can list a good many more names,

and that some of them will be

our sympathizers and readers of

the Militant who, we know, are

just as anxious as our own mem-
bers to sustain the paper.

OAKLAND BOOKSHOP AND
FORUM

Efforts of workers in Oakland to

establish a forum where the vari-

ous currents in the labor movement
may be presented by their respec-

tive organization, have been suc-

cessful. The address is 1020 Broad-

way, Room 20-21.

Everyone Welcome

Bring A Friend

Marx-Lenin Bookshop: Works f

Marx-Engels-Trotsky on sale or or-

der and other Revolutionary

Classics.

Class: "The History of the Three

Internationals.

Instructor : Barney Moss
Every Monday 8 P. M.

For Information: Regarding Alli-

ance: Write:

A. D. LAYCOCK
TOMKEIXY

Book Shop Art Store
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Centrism and the 4th International
Realignments in the International Labor Movement

1. The events in Austria, coming
after the events in Germany, placed

a final cross over "classic" reform-

ism. Henceforth only the dullest

leaders of British and American
trade-unionism and their French
follower, Jouhaux, the president of

the Second International, Vander-

velde, and similar political ichth-

yosauri will dare to speak openly of

the perspectives of peaceful develop-

ment, democratic reforms, etc. The

overwhelming majority of reform-

ists conscoulsy take on new colors

now. Reformism yields to the in-

numerable shadings of centrism

which now dominate the field of the

workers' movement in the majority

of countries. This creates an en-

tirely new, and in a sense unprece-

dented, situation for work in the

spirit of revolutionary Marxism
(Bolshevism). The New Interna-

tional can develop principally at the

expense of the now prevailing tend-

encies and organizations. At the

same time the revolutionary Inter-

national cannot form itself otherwise

than in a consistent struggle against

centrism. Under these conditions

ideological irreconcilability and the

flexible policy of the united front

serve as two weapons for the attain-

ment of one and the same end.

Characteristics of Centrism

2. One must understand first of

all the most characteristic traits of

modern centrism. That is not easy

:

first, because centrism due to its

organic amorphousness yields with

difficulty to a positive definition : it

is characterized to a much greater

extent by what it lacks than by what
it embraces, secondly, never has

centrism yet played to such an ex-

tent as now with all the colors of

the rainbow, because never yet

nave the ranks of the working class

been in such ferment as at the pre-

sent time. Political ferment, by the

very essence of the term, means a
realignment, a shift between two
poles, Marxism and reformism; that

Is, the passing through the various

stages of centrism.

3. No matter how difficult a

general definition of centrism, which

of necessity always has a "conjune-

tural" character, nevertheless, we
can and must bring out the out-

standing characteristics and pecu-

liarities of the centrist groupings

originating from the break-down of

the Second and the Third Interna-

tionals.

(a) Theoretically, centrism is am-
phorous and ecleetlc ; so far as pos-

sible it evades theoretical obliga-

tions and inclines (in words) to give

preference to "revolutionary prac-

tice" over theory, without under-

standing that only Marxian theory

can impart revolutionary direction

to practice.

Centrist Ideology

(b) In the sphere of ideology

centrism leads a parasitic existence:

it repeats against revolutionary

Marxists the old Menshevik argu-

ments (Martov, Axelrod, Plechanov)

usually without suspecting this; on

the other hand, its main arguments
against the rights it borrows from
the Marxists, that is first of all

from the Bolshevik-Leninists, dull-

ing however, the sharp edge of

criticism avoiding practical conclu-

sions, thereby rendering their crit-

icism meaningless.

(c) A centrist readily proclaims

hie hostility to reformism; but he
does not mention centrism ; more-

over, he considers the very defini-

tion of centrism as "unclear", "ar-

bitrary", etc. ; in other words cen-

trism does not like to be called by

its name.

(d) A centrist, always uncertain

of his position and his methods,

views with hatred the revolution-

ary principle: to state what is; he

is Inclined to substitute for a prin-

cipled policy personal maneuvering
and petty organizational diplomacy.

(e) A centrist always remains in

spiritual dependence on rightist

groupings, is inclined to cringe be-

fore those who are more moderate,

to remain silent on their opportun-

ist sins and to color their actions

before the workers.

(f) His shilly-shallying the cen-

trist frequently covers up by refer-

ence to the danger of "sectarian-

ism", by which he understands not

abstract-propagandist passivity (of

the Bordigist type) but an active

concern for purity of principles,

clarity of position, political consist-

ency, organizational completeness.

(g) A centrist ocuples a position

between an opportunist and a Marx-

ist somewhat analogous to that

which a petty bourgeois occupies

between a capitalist and a prole-

tarian: he kowtows before the first

and 1ms contempt for the second.

On the International Arena
(h) On the international arena

the centrist distinguishes himself if

not by blindiness then by short-

sightedness; he does not understand

that in the present epoch a national

revolutionary party can be built

only as part of an international

party ; in the choice of his interna-

tional allies the centrist is even less

discriminating than in his own
country.

(t) A centrist sees in the policy

of the Comintern only "ultra-Left"

deviations, adventurism, putscnism,

ignoring completely the right-oppor-

tunist zig-zags (Kuo Min Tang,
Anglo-Itussian Committee, pacifist

foreign policy, anti-Fascist bloc,

etc.)

(j) A centrist swears readily by
the policy of the united front em,
ptying it of its revolutionary con-

tent and transforming it from a
tactical method ino a supreme prin-

ple.

<k) A centrist readily resorts to

pathetic- moralizing to cover up his

ideological emptiness ; he does not
understand that revolutionary mor-
ality can be formed only on the

basis of revolutionary doctrine and
revolutionary policy.

Words and Deeds

1. Under the pressure of circum-

stance the eclectic-centrist may ac-

cept even the most extreme con-

clusions only to retreat from them
afterwards in practice. Having
accepted the dictatorship of the

proletariat he will leave a wide

margin for opportunist interpreta-

tions; having proclaimed the neces-

sity of a i^ourth International he

will work for the building of a

Two-and-a-half International, etc.

4. The most malignant exarrple

of centrism is, if you wish, the Ger-

man group "'Begin Anew" (Neu

Beginnen ) . Superficially repeating

the Marxian criticism of reformism,

it comes to the conculsion that all

the misfortunes of the proletariat

follow from splits and that salva-

tion lies in the safeguarding of the

unity of the social-democratic part-

ies. These gentlemen place the

organizational discipline of Wels
and Co. higher than the historic

interests o£ the proletariat. And
since Wels & Co. subordinate the

party to the discipline of the bour-

geoisie, the group "Begin Anew"
cloaked by left criticism stolen

from the Marxists, represents in

reality a harmful agency of the

bourgeois order, even though an

agency of second degree.

The London Bureau
5. The so-called London (now

Amsterdam) Bureau represents an

attempt at creating an international

focal point for centrist eclecticism,

under the banner of which the right

and the left opportunist groupings,

which dare not choose finally a

direction and a banner, try to un-

ite. In this as in other cases the

eentrists try to direct the movement
obliquely along a diagonal course.

The elements composing the bloc

pull in opposite directions ; the N.

A. P.. (Norwegian Workers Party)

cautiously moves towards the Sec-

ond International; the I. L. P. (In-

dependent Labor Party)—partly to-

ward the Third, partly toward the

Fourth; the S. A. P. (Socialist

Workers Party of Germany) and
the O. S. P. (Independent Socialist

Party of Holland)—veering and
vacillating—toward the Fourth.

Exploiting and preserving the ideo-

logical amorphousness of all its

participants and trying to compete
In the work for the creation of a

new International, the bloc of the

"London Bureau" plays a reaction-

ary role. The failure of this group-

ing is absolutely inevitable.

Bureaucratic Centrism
0. The defining of the policy of

the Comintern as that of bureau-

cratic centrism retains its full force

now too. As a matter of fact, only

centrism is capable of constant leaps

from opportunist betrayals to ultra-

Left adventurism ; only the power-

ful Soviet bureaucracy could for

ten years assure a stable base for

the ruinous policy of zig-zags.

Bureaucratic centrism. In distinc-

tion from centrist groupings which
crystallized out of the social dem-

ocracy, is the product of the degen-

eration of Bolshevism ; it retains

—

in caricature form—some of its

traits, still leads a considerable

number of revolutionary workers,

disposes of extraordinary material

and technical means, but by its poli-

tical influence is now the crassest,

most disorganizing and harmful

variety of centrism. The political

break-down of the Comintern, clear

to the whole world, signifies of

necessity the furthen decomposition

Of bureaucratic centrism. In this

sphere our task is to save the best

elements for the cause of the pro-

letarian revolution. Side by side

with tireless principled criticism,

our main weapon for influencing

the workers still remaining under

the banner of the Comintern is the

further penetration of our ideas and
methods into those wide masses,

who stand now in overwhelming

majority outside the Influence of

the Comintern.

Adaption to Reformist Maneuvers

7. Precisely now, when reform-

ism is forced to renounce Itself,

transforming or dyeing itself into

centrism, some groupings of Leit

centrism, on the contrary, stop

short in their development and even

move backwards. It seems to them
that the reformists have already

grasped almost everything, that it

Is only necessary not to play with

exorbitant demands, criticism, ex-

treme phraseology, and that then

with one blow one can create a mass
"revolutionary" party.

In reality, reformism, forced by

events to disavow Itself, having no

dear program, no revolutionary

tftctlca. Is capable only of lulling the

advanced workers to sleep by in-

culcating in them the idea that the

revolutionary regeneration of their

party is already achieved.

New Forms of Struggle

8. For a revolutionary Marxist
the struggle against reformism is

now almost fully replaced by the

struggle against centrism. The mere
bare counter-posing of legal strug-

gle to illegal, of peaceful means to

violence, of democracy to dictator-

ship now goes beside the mark in

the majority of cases because the

frightened reformist, disavowing
himself, is ready to accept the most
"revolutionary" formulas if only

they do not obligate him today to

a. decisive break with his own irre-

soluteness, indecision and expectant

waiting. The struggle with hidden

or masked opportunists must there-

fore be transferred chiefly to the

sphere of practical conclusions from
revolutionary requisites.

Before seriously accepting centr-

ist talk of the "dictatorship of the

proletariat" we must demand a

serious defense against Fascism, a
complete break with the bourgeoisie,

a systematic building of a workers'

militia, its training in militant

spirit, the creation of inter-party

defense centres, anti-Fascist staffs,

the banishment from their ranks of

parliamentary, trade-unionist and
other traitors, bourgeois lackeys,

careerists, too. Precisely on this

plane the main fights against cen-

trism must now be fought. To carry

gu this struggle with success it is

necessary to have free hands, that

is, not only to retain full organi-

zational independence, but also cri-

tical intransigeance with regard to

the most "left" offshoots of cen-

trism.

Events Force Realignments

0. Bolshevik-Leninists in all

countries must realize clearly the
peculiarities of the new stage in the

struggle for the Fourth Internation-

al. The events in Austria and
France give a powerful impetus to

the realignment of the forces of the

proletariat in the revolutionary

direction. But precisely this univ-

ersal supplanting of open reformism

by centrism develops a powerful

attractive force with regard to left

centrist groupings (S. A. P., O. S.

P.) which only yesterday were
about to unite with the Bolshevik-

Leninists. This dialectic process

may produce the impresson on the

surface that the Marxian wing is

again "isolated" from the masses.

A flagrant delusion! The veerings

of centrism to the right and to the

Left follow from its very nature.

There will yet be tens and hundreds
of such episodes on our road. It

would be the most wretched faint-

heartedness to fear to go forward
just because the road is strewn with

obstacles or because not all the fel-

low travellers will arrive at the

very end.

The Fourth International

Whether the new opportunist

vacillations of our centrist allies

will prove eoujuuctural or final (in

reality they will be of both kinds),

the general conditions for the forma-

tion of the Fourth International on

the basis of genuine Bolshevism be-

cause more and more favorable. The
chase of the "extreme left" centr-

ists after the simply lefts, of the

lefts—-after the moderates, of the

moderates—after the rights, like

the chase of a man after his own
shadow, can not create any stable

mass organization : the miserable

experience of the German Independ-

ent Party (U. S. P.) retains now
also its full force. Under the pres-

sure of events, with the aid of our

criticisinj and our slogans, the ad-

vanced workers will step over the

vacillations of the most left centrist

leaders, and, if it should become
necessary, also over these very

leaders. On the road to a new In-

ternational the proletarian vanguard
will find no other answers than

those which have been elaborated

and are being elaborated by the

Bolshevik-Leninists on the basis of

international experience during ten

years of uninterrupted theoretical

and' practical struggle.

Conditions for Success

10. During the past year our

political influence has greatly

grown in a number of countries.

We will be able* to develop and
broaden these successes in a com-

paratively short time under the

following conditions:

(a) Not to outsmart the historic

process, not to play hide and seek

but to state what is;

(b) to give ourselves a theoretic

acounting of the changes in the gen-

eral situation which in the present

epoch frequently take on the nature

of sharp turns

;

(c) to heed carefully the mood oC

Hie masses, without prejudices,

without illusions, without se!f-de-

ception in order on the basis of a
correct estimate of the relationship

of forces within the proletariat, to

avtiid opportunism as well as adven-

turism and to lead the masses for-

ward, not to throw them back;

(d) every day, every hour to ans-

wer clearly to ourselves what our

next practical step must be, tireless-

ly to prepare this step and on the

basis of living experience explain

to the workers the principled dif-

ference of Bolshevism from all other

parties and currents;

The Basic Historic Task

(e) not to confuse tactical tasks

of a united front with the basic

historic task; the creation of new
parties and a new International

;

(f) not to neglect even the weak-

est ally, for the sake of practical

action.

(g) to watch critically the most

•left" ally as a possible adversary.

(h) to treat witt the greatest at-

tention those groupings which ac-

tually gravitate to us; patiently and
carefully to listen to their critic-

ism, doubts and vacillations; to

help them develop toward Marxism

;

not be frightened1 by their caprices,

threats, utimatums (centrists are

always capricious and touchy) ; not

to make any concessions to them in

principle

;

(i) and once more: not to fear

to state what is.

February 23, 1934 —L. TROTSKY

Communism and the intellectuals

1. Toward an Alliance of the Workers and Intellectuals

(Ed. Note.—This Is the first

of two discussion articles by

one of the signers of the Open
Letter to the Communist Party

on the Madison Square Garden
affair.)

1. Toward An Alliance- of Intel-

lectuals and Workers

As the immediate repercussions

of the Madison Square Garden af-

fair die down, it has become increas-

ingly clear that at least on the In-

tellectual front the landscape has

been tremendously and permanently
changed. Last week's Militant was
right in appraising the Open Letter

of 27 C. P. sympathizers, including

John Dos Passos, Edmund Wilson,

Theodore Dreiser, Elliot Cohen and
Quincy Howe, protesting the actions

of the C. P. in the Garden, as an im-

portant revolt against the disrup-

tive policies of the C. P. leader-

ship. But to one who has

himself shared both the activities

and the dilemmas of this group of

intellectuals, and who helped draft

and signed the protest, It is more
than that. To him it is a milestone

in the progress of the American
intellectual toward the revolution.

The fact is that the Letter is by

no means the first sprouting of ser-

ious political thinking on the part

of intellectuals close to the move-

ment. It is rather the first overt

product of a ferment that goes wide
and deep in their ranks. In the

minds of many, the Garden affair,

ended a period of private probation

of the C. P., marked not only by

serious discussion, but by consider-

able inner struggle and revolt. The
high significance of the Letter is

that it was a public challenge to

the Party to defend its policy, as

exemplified by the insane Garden
tactic, and to drastically reform it,

if it means to keep its influence on

intellectuals seriously concerned

with their own fate and with that

of the working-class, two fates which

they have learned to think of as

one.

A Year of Probation

It was, of course, the German
events that first crystallized into

a serious current of political critic-

ism dissent among Party sympath-

izers. All were deeply shaken by

the tragedy of Hitler's victory, and

the impotence of the German C. P.

and the C. I. in the face of counter-

revolution. Most intellectuals felt,

many out of a humility not alto-

gether reprehensible, that they had

no right to draw final conclusions

as to the character and causes of

Communist defeat in Germany.
Others felt that they had reason to

hope that, under the impact of the

horrible events in Germany, Com-
munist policies would improve. Pol-

itical insight had progressed to a

point where it was recognized that

the united-front tactic was the crux

of the whole problem. A move was
made as long ago as February 1933,

in the League of Professional

Groups (an organization which was

The Political Situation in Spain
Since the November elections the

Spanish political situation has un-

dergone great changes. The Left

Republican parties have been prac-

tically eliminated from parliament,

and the socialists reduced to less

than half of their former represen-

tation. The government has in fact

passed into the hands of the Mon-
archists.

The present Lerroux government
depends on the Monarchical forces

just as the previous governments
depended on the socialists who then

constituted the largest group in

parliament. In the former Cortes

no Left Republican government
could exist without the socialist

support, just as at present Lerroux
could not govern without depending
on the Monarchical parties. The
parliamentary situation then has
made a turn of 180 degrees. The
miserable petty advances made by

the Republicans and Socialists dur-

ing the period of their domination
are now being gradually liqudated,

while they object and protest inef-

fectually in order to keep up appear-

ances and cover up their own im-

potence as a parliamentary force.

Workers Prepare For Struggle

Conscious of the danger of bour-

geois reaction the proletariat, now
as in other instances previous to

the establishment of the Republic,

prepares itself for a struggle. But
—although this may seem strange

at first sight—this preparation for

revolutionary action is accompanied
by a momentary inactivity. This
phenomenon is dne principally to

the preponderance which the Social-

ist party has acquired In the last

months.

As a consequence of the unfortun-

ate policies of the revolutionary

wing (principally the C. N. T., as

the Communist party has not man-
aged to play an important role) the

Socialist party strengthened Itself

during its period In power. Its fall,

at & time in which the revolution-

ary wing is broken and brawled
by failure, has contributed to angii-

ment the influence which it already

had.

Following the general trend of

the masses, the leadership of the

Other oganization, either because of

opportunism or lack of self confid-

ence, inclined towards the Socialist

party whose revolutionary tones

during the electoral campaign
created the most naive hopes and
expectations. The Socialist party

will do something—this is the senti-

ment of the majority—including the

most class conscious sections of the

proletariat. The consequence of all

this is that, the whole working

classes is at a standstill, awaiting

whatever the Socialist party may
do.

Meanwhile, the latter continues to

make vague thcrats for the near

future, at the same time that it

does not offer the least resistance to

the blows that the government deals

every day against the conquests of

the workers. The last anarchist

insurrection naturally could not do

more than accentuate this state of

affairs.

United Front in Catalonia

The most important fact, and one

which opens the greatest of possi-

bilities in the midst of the already

outlined unfavorable situation, is

that the tendency towards the uni-

ted front, always present among the

workers, has at last been made a

reality in Catalonia, giving a power-

ful situation in the same direction

to the workers of the whole coun-

try. The initiative for the united

front was taken by the syndicalist

group of Pestana, (the most influen-

cial trade union group in the re-

gion) which is now outside of the

C. N. T.

It would have been difficult if

not impossible to constitute this

united front if it were not for the

fact that the most influential cur-

rent in the movement supported the

slogan. The remainder of the or-

ganizations responded favorably,

*ltfc«>* because they really desired

ifce united front or because of the

importance of the call. The "Labor

Alliance" was established including

Pestana's Federacion Sindicalista

and the unions affiliated to It, the

Catalouian organiuztion of the So-

calist Party, with its unions, the

Unlo Socialists ( Autonomous
party), Maurln's Workers and Pea-

sants Bloc, the Union de Rabas-

siares (very important peasant or-

ganization) and the Communist

Left.

The organizations remained out-

side of the united front: the official

section of the C. N. T. and the Com-
munist Party. The Stalinists ans-

wered the call with the expressed

purpo.-.e of "unmasking" the rest of

the organizations. Once the united

front was constituted, the party

realized that its mission had been

fulfilled and it withdrew In order

to unmask the "Alianza" from with-

out. The official absence of the

C. N. T. means nothing in view of

the sectarianism of the anarchists,

but the decomposition of the C. N.

T. in the region, converts the

Alianza Obrera into a more import-

ant and Influential force in the Cat-

alouian labor movement than the

oflicial C. N. T. leadership.

For National Alliance

The first step of the Alianza Ob-

rera, has been to propose that a

united front be organized nationally.

This proposal met with the opposi-

tion of the Socialist Party, which
"for the moment" accepts the united

front only on a regional and local

scale. The Socialist party wants to

flirt with the united front without

carrying it to its final consequences,

so as to give to both the bourgeoisie

and the proletariat the impression

that the Socialist Party is disposed'

to adopt a revolutionary attitude.

But the current in favor of the uni-

ted front is so strong that, in spite

of the inevitable obsatcles, it can

be reasonably hoped that Its or-

ganization will continue and that

it can assume an effective interven-

tion of the proletariat in the situa-

ton. —L. FERSEN.
Prison Celubr, Madrid.

January 26, 1934,

the outgrowth of the intellectuals
1

campaign committee for Foster and
Ford) to call upon the Party to

permit the League to build an "or-

ganizational united-front" with so-

cial-cultural-defense organizations

of different political tendencies and
affiliations for effective action

against Fascism. This proposal,

which no member of the League
could oppose, was defeated by ap-

peals to Party loyalty made by the

Party fraction, and by private in-

timations that the Party policy it-

self was soon to be changed in the

direction of the "organizational

united-front".

This the Party considered a vic-

tory over intellectual dissent. Of
course it was no such thing : what
the Party won was not approval

of Party policy, but a short-term ex-

tension of sufferance and toleration.

This truce the Party has been able

to maintain during the intervening

months only by the dissolution of

the League, and the enforcement of

a policy of no-discussion, no-critic-

ism-of-the-Party within the National

Committee for the Defense of Poli-

tical Prisoners, the League against

War and Fascism, and in the party's

intellectual organ (or rather, organ

for Party intellectuals), the New
Masses.

That this meant the withdrawal
from activity in mass organizations

of a large section of the best blood

attracted to the movement in the

past few years, and a corresponding

anemia, has not seemed to the Party

leadership too great a price to pay
for maintaining the public fiction

of support by intellectuals of pol-

icies which, it knew, it could not

defend in discussion. The success

of the Party fraction in the intel-

lectual organizations is apparently

measured not by its achievements in

winning support and leading con-

structive activity for working-class

ends, but by its success in uphold-

ing the public prestige of C. P. lead-

ership. More and more during the

past months the intellectual front

has become a mere facade, behind

which inanition and stagnation re-

ign, galvanized on rare occasions

into bursts of febrile, ineffective

"activities".

Shattering the Intellectual Facade

Worn thin and torn in places by

the strain of the past year, under

the impact of the Garden affair the

fabric binding the intellectuals to

the Party was rent asunder. This

most flagrant example of C. P. fail-

ure and persistent error, ended fl

year of probation of the Party, The
Party's account under the heading

"United-Front 9133-1934" was im-

mediately culled for audit, the bal-

ance was struck, and the verdict

was unanimous : insolvency.

Not merely among the twenty-

seven signers of the Open Letter,

was it unanimous. The writer has

heard, or had. reliable reports of the

reactions of perhaps thirty other

intellectuals, some members of the

Party. In no instance was the re-

action other than violent disgust

with the Party's behavior in the

Garden. Such words as "sickening",

"revolting", "horrible", "nauseat-

ing" recur again and again. Priv-

ately, and in confidence, not a sin-

gle intellectual would defend or ex-

tenuate the disruptive action.

Moreover, a large majority has
drawn political conclusions from

the year's brooding over C. P. tac-

tics. Almost without exception they

recognize that therts is something

seriously rotten in the tactic of

"united frout'from below ; they have
given up defending a tactic which
has to its credit no victories, and
an unbroken record of catastrophic

defeats. At least one-half, largely

through acquaintance with Trotsky's

analyses o£ the "united-front" and
the testing of his contentions by
their own organizational experience,

have attained a clarity on this pro-

blem which contrasts amazingly

with their ignorance and confusion

a few short months ago. They
know now that the "united-front

from below" never has worked, and
never will work, and they know
why.

On the level of overt action, there

has been, as could be expected, a

parting of the ways. Twenty-seven
intellectuals took an open stand.

Almost as large a group, agreeing

with the Others in sentiment, would
not openly criticize the Party.

What does this mean? In terms
of action, .the present development

may be described as the moving of

two groups of intellectuals- one step

each to a higher political level. The
first group, individuals who during

the past year have engaged in deep-

er and deeper private criticisms of

the Party, and found themselves In

consequence more and more Isolated

from Party activity, have now
graduated Into open public critic-

Ism, and the freedom from special

obligation to or toleration of the

Party. In its struggles with the

class enemy, they will defend it, or

cooperate with it, if It permits them,

but they wll not defend Its fratri-

cidal course within the ranks of the

working-class.

The second group in turn moves
to occupy the position just vacated

by the first : inner criticism and
opposition within C. P. mass organ-

izations and in private talks, with
the perspective of loss of Party
confidence growing ineffectiveness,

and passivity. Why do they not go
further at this time? The "Party
Teror"—the phrase is general among
intellectuals—keeps some in lino.

Perhaps it is the intellectual's de-

plorable sensitiveness, or his cow-
ardice, but one must appreciate the
hesitancy to run afoul of the Party.

It is only too well remembered that
uu editor of the New Masses had a
political disagreement witn the
Party and woke up one morning to

find himself publicly and ofheially

accused by the Party in the Daily
Worker of having driven his wife
to suicide. And, alas, there are
still some who have not exhausted
the delights of acting that noble
double-role on the revolutionary
stage: red swash-buckler in the
parlor and the committee room;
silent good little underground mouse
in some bourgeois editorial sanctum
or academic grove, restraining him-
self—under Party discipline—from
taking even a little proletarian

gnaw.
But most in this group stay in

line, as their predecessors did for
long before them, because they be-
lieve in the possibility of reform
within the Party. Some have faith

in this or that member o the C. C;
or in the "middle-leadership in the
fieid" (ah, those inytnieal "healthy"
D. O.'s in Deuver and Dubuque!);
some look forward to the regener-
ating impact of worsening objective

conditions, or a cleansing flood of
spontaneous rank-and-file, revolt lls-

ing in the provinces and, washing
away the Ninth-Floor Swamp; some
think they will be able to strike

a blow for the "right policy" if

only they keep in the good graces
of the leadership until the Propiti-

ous Moment comes ; a few Cherish
notions of ignoring broad questions
of policy, and doing a good honest
practical job, in some restricted

field behind the back of the Party
while the C. C. is not looking, . .

.

Yes, some are not very bright,

and all are slow. Hut a better thing
to say is that they have come a
long way, and are likely to come
farther. Nor are they likely to
take so long to come into the open
as their predecessors. The tempo
of events is too fast. Yesterday,
Germany. Today, Austria. Tomor.
row? On the wall they see the
shadow of the bayonet and the
Fascist axe. The ferment among
them is too great. Moreover, many
of them are bound to the signers

of tbe Letter by the closest ties of
friendship, intellectual and artistic

respect, and common labors In the
past on the working-class front.

Try as the Party will to isolate them
from the men who have taken an
open stand, they will not succeed.

The Challenge of tbe Intellectuals

In the meantime, the twenty-seven
stand Arm. The fact that the Daily
Worker has not dared1 to print the
Open Letter for workers to read,

confirms their judgment.

Far from wavering, they have
found their action an impetus to
further action. They have discover,

ed to their amazement that their

indecision, vacillation, confusion,

self-questionings of the past months—what the Party sneers at as Ham-
letism—has been somehow exorcized,

once they found the courage to

strike a simple, honest, forthright

blow for a cause they believe in

:

the unity of the workers against

ITaseism. Hamletism, many of them
see, breeds in the Party atmosphere,
is indeed carefully nursed along by
Party functionaries for their own
ends. "For the first time in months,"
one writer expresed it, "I feel like

I can really get down to some use-

ful writing. And I think I could

hit a few good licks for the Revolu-
tion—if I knew a good place where
to hit them."

Tbe dilemma expressed here is of
the utmost seriousness. The Intel*

lectual is in a mood for action,

means to act. But how? Where?
What next?

—A SIGNER OF THE
OPEN LETTER.

(In next week's Militant the

same writer will continue the

discussion in an article entitled

"A Program for Intellectuals.")

PARIS COMMUNE
MASS MEETING

March 18, 18T1 the Parisian worben
seized power. 63 years later the
Austrian workers rose in battle

against reaction. What are the
lessons of these historic

working class uprisings?

Speaker:

ALBERT GLOTZER
Just Returned From Europe

American Delegate to the biterna-

tional Youth Conference schedul-

ed to be held in Amsterdam, raid-

ed by police and held in Brussels,

Belgium. Visited L. D. Trotsky
in France

SUNDAY, March IS, 1934 at 8 p. m.

BROWNSVILLE LABOR LYCEUM
319 Sackman Street

Admission 10c

Auspices : Communist League of
America, Brownsville Branch

Start's South Club of Brownsville
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Organizing theCWA
WhiteCollarWorkers

The "League Against War and
Fascism" in Action at Newark

At the most critical moment in

the struggle against the ending of

the CWA, the Associated Office &
Professional Emergency Employees,

the "white collar" CWA workers'

union in New Xork City, has been

deliberately split two ways by the

Stalinists and the Lovestoneites,

each faction now claiming to be the

A. O. P. E. B.—but neither is able

to do anything in the interests of

the workers. Each held a meeting

claiming to be the Council of Dele

gates. Despite efforts for unity

made by a progressive group with

four delegates, both factions re-

fused to come together. Each

blamed the other for the split, and

both declared they were glad the

split bad occurred. The Lovestone-

ites further declared that they would

"never again let Stalinists into the

organization".

The A. O. P. E. E. was organized

six months ago and won recognition

from the state officials in a success-

ful right to prevent the State from

putting the emergency workers on a

budget insttead, of wages. Several

minor victories were won and a de-

monstration on January 24th of

2,000 white collar and professional

men—one of the first in the coun-

try—against a 23% hour-wage cutr

led to the growth of membership to

2,000, the high point of the organi-

sation. This was, however, nothing

compared with its possibilities.

There are 40,000 OWA "white col-

lar" workers in New York City and

eagerness for organization is evid-

ent everywhere. The failure of the

organization to grow is due to bu-

reaucratic control and factionalism,

and the consequent incapacity to

actlvize tbe membership.

The Lovestoneites captured the

flrfct tentative apparatus and, in

order to cling to it, kept the mem-

bership out of organization activity

and responsibility. Control was

kept in the hands of the Lovestone-

ites and a few Socialists and "non-

pollticals" allied with them. No
Organizing Committee was estab-

lished. Organizing was left on a

free-lance basis, without plan. The

Council of project delegates was

not activized, and was manipulated

by the Lovestoneites. For tbe

most part, the membership merely

paid dues and came to an occasional

(anu even rarer) project or member-

ship meeting.

This state of bureaucratic con-

trol, with the membership inactive

and ill-informed', made it possible

for the Stalinists to disrupt tbe A.

O. P. E. E. Having failed to get

workers into the "Red" Relief

Workers League, the Stalinists

moved into the A. O. P. E- E. de-

termined to amalgamate it with the

R. W. L. or to split it. They pro-

ceeded as usual : Stalinist delegates

were produced on phony member-

ship lists, or without having been

elected by members, membership

meetings were packed with outside

Stalinists, and slanders were cir-

culated against the Lovestoneites

(stealing of funds, making them-

selevs paid jobs, etc.). Such out-

rageous tactics could never have

worked had the organization been

previously healthy. But the bu-

reaucratic control of the Lovestone-

ites gave the Stalinists an oppor-

tunity to disrupt under the slogans

of democracy, militancy, and spread-

ing the organization.

The cure for the Stalinist attack,

at this point, as earlier, was activi-

zaton of the membership for

vigorous campaign of organization

on the basis of a militant, class

struggle policy. But tbe Lovestone-

ites declared the union could not be

built until the Stalinists were4

driven out. An offer by some mili-

tants to form a progressive bloc

was refused. Instead the Love-

stoneites formed a bloc solely on the

issue of fighting the Communist

Party, recruiting for their bloc all

the Right wing and reactionary

elements. The Stalinist disruptions

evoked red-baiting tendencies on the

part of the most backward and re-

actionary elements, but not only did

the Lovestoneites not fight the red-

baiting, but members of their bloc

came from) caucuses to meetings

and made anti-red and flag-waving

speeches. Thus they interpreted

the policy of the Lovestoneite lead-

ership.

Backed by this Kight wing bloc,

the Lovestoneites forced through a

Committee of Eleven to run the or-

ganization until the adoption of a

constitution. The Stalinists claimed

that this election by the Council

was packed by the Lovestoneites;

the fact Is both had fraudulent dele-

gates. The Lovestoneites also put

through a resolution against "one-

sided" united fronts, i. e., against

any united front with Communist

organizations.

On February 20th a membership

meeting was called to ratify the

Committee of Eleven and' the "uni-

ted front" resolution. Both sides

proceeded to pack it. While work-

ers cried out they were being fired,

and what should they do, and why

didn't the organization take some

militant action, Lovestoneites and

SUttnlaU debated the united front

The meeting broke up with no plans

for organizing or action agreed

upon.

From that day, February 20th,

until March 11th—three critical

weeks—the Lovestoneites absolute-

ly refused to call Council meetings

or membership meetings, or in any

way move the masses into action.

Why? They sent out a referendum

on the resolution and the Committee

by mail—putting tbe issues in most

misleading terms, not even giving

the names of those on the Commit-

tee, so that members thought they

were voting for the idea of a Com-

mittee of Eleven. Until the phony

referendum came through, the

Lovestoneites refused to make any

move.

March 3, the Stalinists called a

rump Council meeting. The Stalin-

ists, determined to split, constituted

themselves the Council at a Wed-

nesday meeting, deposed all officers

and committees and elected their

own. This was just what the Love-

stoneites wanted ; they convoked the

Committee of Eleven and, though

the Commitee was created by the

Council and limited to executing

Council decisions, it expelied the

rump Council. Sunday night the

rump members came to the meet-

ing called by the secretary, and

found only themselves present; the

Lovestoneites had meanwhile con-

voked the rest of the Council else-

where.

A few progressives got together

to try to save the unity of the or-

ganization, but without success.

The mistake of ali progressive and

militant elements lay in their fail-

ure to organize sooner. Some pro-

gressives came together only in the

last stages of the split, too late to

prevent it. This organization is

now proceeding rapidly and, since

the split is now an accomplished

fact, will concentrate its efforts in

the "0810181" organization. The
Stalinists will quickly reveal them-

selves, as in scores of other splits,

as incapable of leading the split-off

group to any healthy development.

The Lovestoneites in the official or-

ganization must be forced to break

their bloc with Socialist and reac-

tionary elements or confront the

solid opposition of all the class con-

scious elements in the organization.

The secretary of the progressive

group is Herbet Abel, 1525 Madison

Avenue.

—EMERGENCY EMPLOYEE.

The "American League Against 'lowing report: That the Conference

War and Fascism", like all the slm-! should not seat the representatives

ilar counterfeit "united front" for- of the Communist League because

mations under Stalinist party dom-

inaton, has been cracking up badly

since the famous affair at Madison

Square Garden. Large numbers

have been rushing to leave the

fraudulent body and join the still

larger numbers wso stayed away in

the first place. Among these who
have been departing in a hurry

were quite a few "'prominent" peo-

ple and professional non-partisans

who originally served as "decora-

tions" on the National Bureau to

cover up the C. P. control.

Roger Baldwin, head of the Amer-

ican Civil Liberties Union and all-

around reconciler of irreconcilables,

has, however, thus far .stuck to his

place on the Natonal Bureau. He
has issued a public statement, Joint-

ly with Earl Browder, to the effect

that everything is on the square

in the organization and that there

is no danger of domination by "one

political party". This statement was

issued on March 10.

The next day, the Newark Com-
mittee of the League, at the direct

instigation of Norman Tallentyre,

a professional Stalinist utility func-

tionary, at present "representing the

National Bureau" of the League

Against War and Fascism, chucked

out the delegates of the Communist
League. It will be interesting to

see what Baldwin does about the

following letter, addressed to him

by a group of delegates to the

Newark Conference o£ the League;

OPEN LETTER TO BALDWIN
Newark, N. J.

March 13, 1934.

Dear Mr. Baldwin:

On Sunday, March 11th, the New-

ark Branch of the League Against

War and Fascism called a

Conference of all political, social,

religious, youth, etc., organizations

and all individuals interested in

the fight Against war and Fascism.

The Communist League of America

was among those organizations

handing in its credentials.

The Credentials Committee, com-

posed of all Communist Party or

youth members brought in the fol-

'they were not a bona-fide organiza-

tion, its membership consisting of

expelled or followers of expelled

leaders from other organizations:

were anti-Soviet, slandered and

seurrilously vilified the Soviet Un-

ion and its peace policy, and' there-

fore could not support point five

in the League's manifesto."

This astounding report was

brought in with no attempt to prove

in any way that the Communist

League of America for valid reasons

should be excluded. John Perry of

the Essex Peace Society .pointed out

that if they excluded organizations

which criticized certain aspects of

Soviet policy and economy, his or-

ganization would also have to be

excluded. The League's program,

he continued, did not demand com-

plete agreement with Soviet policies.

Sam Silver, representing the Inter-

national Labor Defense stated that

exclusion on that basis would also

apply to A. 1\ of L. locals. I. Ros-

enberg of the Retail Shoe Clerks As-

sociation, Local 708, A. F. of L.

stated that his organization was

anxious to cooperate in a genuine

united front, but was definitely op-

posed to bureaucratic domination

by one organization. He insisted

that the Conference censure the

Credentials Committee for bringing

in an unjustifiably discriminatory

report against the Communist
League. He went on to state that

it was such actions on the part of

the Communist Party that resulted

in fiascos such us Madison Square

Garden.

Mr. Tallentyre, representing the

National Bureau of the League

Against War and Fascism rose and

asserted that "he did not see the

.sense of including organizations

with whom you have fundamental

difference^, which; cannot, because

of its nature contribute anything to

the League." At this point Mr.

Rosenberg insisted that Tallentyre

be seated1

, and declared, "That it

was a disgraceful display of pre-

judice on the part of Tallentyre, in-

asmuch as his assertions were di-

rectly contrary to the following

statement signed by Annie E. Gray,

Earl Browder, Roger M. Baldwin,

for the National Bureau of the

League

:

'The League has used its efforts

in the past, and will continue in

the future to avoid conflict and dis-

ruption among tho forces fighting

against war and Fascism, whether

members of the League or not.

Agreements have been sought and

will be sought to promote the

greatest possible unify and to pre-

vent disunity. .The League is not

and will not be dominated by one

political parfyT No majority on

any committee now does or will re-

present any political party."
"

The vote followed and recorded

the exclusion of the delegates of

the Communist League. The thir-

teen dissenting votes represented

practically all the non-C. P. organ-

izations present, with the exception

of some who had left the hail prior

to the introduction of the Commit-

lee's report. A point to bear in

mind is the twenty-eight votes Kotz

of the Communist League of Amer-

ica had rect'ived after nomination

to the Resolutions Committee.

Some eight or nine members of

Ihe Executive Committee of the

League Against War and Fascism

pledge themselves to demand at the

next Executive Committee meeting

the inclusion of the Communist

League of America. They will tight

against bureaucratic domination.

We, tho undersigned, protest this

exclusion policy and urge that you

take "a definite stand on this matter.

Fraternally yours,

Irving Rosenberg, Hetnil Shoe

Clerks Association, Local 708,

A. F. of L.

Sam Silvers, International La-

bor Defense

Esther Sellers, American Work-

ers Party

Leo Roberts, American Workers

Party

Louis Nagy, Hungarian Work-

ers Home
<AII the above are duly accredit-

ed delegates)

Roosevelt's '12 Points
7

Asainst the Workers

Marine Park

Sh

Two weeks ago a general shift-

ing of CWA workers in Marine

Park occurred. Groups of men
were transported by truck to vari-

ous other parks. This was a man-

euver to first seperate and then

weed out certain workers whose

militancy had made them obnoxious

to the browbeating straw-bosses.

Most of these groups were told to

report back to Marine Park the next

day, but each group reports that

many workers are missing, never

came back, were fired during this

shifting back and forth.

Since then workers have been

fired daily. The reason, according

to the foremen, Is "loafing" and

"agitating". Any worker expressing

his disgust with the conditions is

labeled an "agitator". The bosses

find the "Red-scare" one of the best

in their bag of tricks.

Gang B is rife with spies. A
worker, complaining of the meagre

pay ($11.20), said he had seen

checks made out for $15.00 distri-

buted to various individuals, and

demanded an explanation.

"Those checks are for the rats",

was the admission of Ruggiero, the

Assistant Supervisor.

Government agents (Federal

check-up men) prowl around the

park the entire day.

A radio police car is often station-

ed in front of the supervisor's of-

fice, and one or more cops are in

the office all day.

The discontent of the workers has

created a favorable opportunity for

organization. The workers talk of

the need to organize, but there is

not yet an organization active on

the field.

Tbe Militant is distributed by me
to a few workers, is passed from

hand to hand and the articles are

discussed. They are also tacked

upon the walls of the shacks and

toilets.

There is a crying need for an or-

ganization of all C. W. A. workers.

Only the mobilization of all work-

ers in one strong organization, the

Association of Civil Works Em-

ployees, can prevent the wage-cuts,

firing and mass lay-offs, the program

of Hunger proposed by Roosevelt

throughout the demobilization of

the CWA. —J- E.

achtman

Tour
Schedule

The schedule for the tour, in addi-

tion to the cities already covered,

is as follows

:

Tues., March 13th-—Pittsburgh

Wed., March 14th—New Castle.

Thurs., March 15th—Youngstown.

Fri., March 16th—Youngstown.
Sat. March 17th—Cleveland.

Sun., March 18th—Chicago.

Mod., March 19th—Chicago.

Teus., March 20th—Chicago.

Wed., March 21st—Chicago.

Thurs., March 22nd—Chicago.

Fri., March 23rd—
Sat., March 24th—Minneapolis &

St. Paul Minn.

Sun., March 25th-—Minneapolis.

Mon., March 26th—Minneapolis.

Tues., March 27th—Minneapolis.

Wed., March 28th—Duluth, Minn.

Thurs., March 29th

—

Fir., March 30th—Winnipeg, Can.

Sat., March 31st—Winnipeg, Can.

Sun. April 1st—Winnipeg, Can.

Mon., April 2nd—

-

Tues., April 3rd—Williston, N. D.

Wed., April 4th

—

Thurs., April 5th—Portland Ore.

Fri., April 6th—Portland, Ore.

Sat., April 7th—
Sun., April 8th—San Francisco.

Mon., April 9th—San Francisco.

Tues., April 10th—San Francisco

Wed., April 11th—
Thurs, April 12th—Los Angeles.

Fri., April 13th—Los Angeles.

Sat., April 14th—Los Angeles.

Sun., April 15th—Los Angeles.

"Reforming*1 the C.l.

"Already there are signs, not as

many as we would wish but never-

theless some signs, that our critic-

ism is having an effect in reform-

ing the C. I."—J. Lovestone at

Cannon-Lovestone Debate.

"The world-shaking events in the

interval, the terrible blows suffered

by the Communist Parties, and the

long deliberation of the C. I., re-

sulted in not the slightest sign of

improvement in understanding or

policy compared with the thesis of

ttie 10th, 11th and 12th Plenums.

The 13th Plenum accomplishes the

feat of out-diving all other Plenums,

of the Comintern, and establishing

a record for low theoretical level."—

B. Herman in the Workers Age,

March 1st, 1934.

Take your choice.

Shachtman Tour Mineanpolis

MASS MEETING

"Do We Need a- New Revolutionary

Party in America?"

PYTHIAN HALL—431 So. 4th St.

SUNDAY, MARCH 25th—8 P. M.

Admission 15c in advance,

30c at tbe Door

Auspices: Minneapolis Br. C. L. A.

Tickets on Sale at Zack's Book

Store, 505 Hennepin Ave.

GALA PARIS COMMUNE AFFAIR
CELEBRATION
SOCIAL AND DANCE
at 126 East 16th Street

SATURDAY, MARCH 17th

Dance Contests : : Prizes

Walts and Lindy Contests

Entertainments and Refreshments

: Hot Jazz Band :

Door opens at 8 P. M.

Speaker :

AL GLOTZER who has re-

cently arrived from Europe

with a full report of tbe In-

ternational Youth Confer-

ence and of a visit to L. D.

Trotsky.

ADMISSION 20 CENTS

Speaking before the NRA Code

Authorities, President Roosevelt

said: "The real truth of the mat-

ter is that for a number of years

in our country the machinery of

democracy had failed to function."

It is no accident that the President

and the NBA officials do not report

to Congress but Instead present the

12 point program of the NKA at the

'Public Hearing" while Roosevelt

and Johnson deliver their speech-

es on policies and aims of the NKA
lo the meeting of the Code Author-

ities.

Speak to the "Captains of Industry"

They speak to the "captains" of

our economic system, lining up

support that can bring the neces-

sary pressure on the Senate and

House for any rubbeT stamp legis-

lation required for speedy action

in the whirl of deepening interna-

tional antagonisms and con filets of

world capitalism.

Under the NEA the further cen-

tralization 06 government and in-

dustry is rapidly proceeding. The

order of the day does not present

us with the alternative of Commun-

ism or Fascism. This is a problem

of the not too distant future. The

task of the rulers of today and

their NKA office boys is to answer

the immediate problems of the cap-

italist mode of production in order

to canalize the class relations. The.

latest moves of the Koosevelt ad-

ministration are designed to serve

this purpose.

The *12 Points" Ballyhoo

The NKA ballyhoo about tbe 12

points means nothing more or less,

when hoiied down, than an increas-

ed offensive against the small pro-

ducers and the working class. It

is an old trick to speak of peace

when preparing for war. And, like-

wise, it is an old trick to speak

about the workers' needs and the

small producers' interests when the

dominating exploiters are going to

lake another pound of flesh.

One of the most effective ways of

drive out the small producer is to

place restrictions on free competi-

tion. When the large producer, op-

erating with modern machinery and

a high rate of exploitation of his

labor power, is placed on an equal

basis with the small producer, with

a lesser degree of exploitation

with hours and wages the same-

the small producer will be driven

to the wall faster than if the pro-

cess is left to unbridled competition.

Reducing the Hours

A permanent army of millions of

unemployed American workers calls

for a reorganization of labor power

in relation to machine production.

This can only be impressed by the

reduction of the hours. As far as

the ruling exploiters are concerned,

the workers' interests have nothing

to do with it. They are making a

forced retreat to safeguard their

own rule. At the present juncture

this forced retreat, as we have

pointed out before in the Militant

on the ijuestlon of the Six Hour Day
with no reduction In pay, has also

resulted in a political defeat of the

working class. There is a world1 of

difference between "concessions"

put through by the capitalists and

those forced by the workers.

The redaction of hours under the

NRA calls for wage increases. Up
lo the present this has resulted in

a reduction of the real wages of

the workers. Concealed under the

talk of a money wage increase a

leveling off process for the American

workers has taken place. There has

been a reduction in real wages, and

;i little bribery here and there when-

ever the rulers had to turn a sharp

corner.

Senator Wagner's Admissions

Senator Wagner admits this. He
says: "Real earnings of the Indivi-

duals working full time are slight-

ly less than they were last March."

Further: "Some of the minimum

wage provisions under the codes are

lower than the standards actually

prevailing in the industry". And
the skilled have had hours reduced

but no pay increase.

Right now the capitalists are

turning another sharp corner. That

is the reasons for the 12 point pro-

gram and the special talks on policy

by the President and the General.

Industry under the NRA is not solv-

ing the crisis. Johnston let the cat

out of the bag in the speech before

the NKA Code Authorities when he

said : "We know something about

what is toward in this country

—

WILLIAMSBURG MASS MEETING
Friday, March 23rd, 1934

WHY A NEW COMMUNIST
INTERNATIONAL?
Prominent Speaker

Auspices : Communist League of Am.
Williamsburgh Branch

58 Manhattan Ave.

ADMISSION 15c

the worst epidemic of strikes in our

hstory. Why suffer it. There is a

way out. Play the game. Submit

to the law and get it over quickly."

Johnson warns the exploiters to

go easy with their Company Unions

and fells them to deal with Gr*en,

Lewis, and Comapny. The thought

is unsaid but understood-—that the

agents of the capitalists in the ranks

of the workers are far better to deal

with "in the worst epidemic of

strikes in our history" than leaders

of strikes who represent the work-

ing class. —HUGO OEHLER.

THE PARIS COMMUNE

WHITHER ENGLAND?
Pioneer Publishers have just re-

ceived a supply of the English edi-

tion of "Whither England?" by L.

D. Trotsky. Price 95 cents per

copy postpaid.

"THE COLLAPSE OF AUSTRO
MARXISM"

A Lecture by Max Shachtman

National Socialist Institute, Chicago

3323 Douglas Building

Tuesday Eve., March 20th at 8 pjn.

Auspices

:

Friends of the Militant Club

Questions Discussion

Admission IS Cents

THE MILITANT
Entered as a second class mall

matter November 28, 1928, at the
Post Office at New York, N. I. Un-
der the act of March 3, 1879.

Published Weekly by the Com-
munist League of America

(Opposition)

126 East I6th Street, New York, N.Y.
Phone: Grammercy 6-953*

Vol. VII, No. 11 (Whole No. 215)

SATURDAY, MARCH 17, 1934

EDITORIAL BOARD
Martin Abern James P. Cannon
Max Shachtman Maurice Spector

Arne Swabeck

Subscription rate: 51.00 per year
.$0.50 per half year — Canada
and Foreign : $1.50 per year

;

75c for six months.

Bundle rates one cent per copy.

OPEN FORUM

"The Lessons of the Austrian

Events"

at

Labor Lyceum—1426 6th Ave. No.

Speaker: MAX SHACHTMAN
SUNDAY, March 25th 10 A. M.

Auspices : Labor Lyceum Open For.

Shachtman Tour Mineannolis

HOUSE PARTY & Entertainment

at

4648 West Lake Harriet Boulevard

SATURDAY, MARCH 24th at 8 pjn.

All Militant readers are urged

to attend.

SPECIAL NOTICE
The full page article by com-

rade Trotsky in last week's Mili-

tant, with its devastating sum-
mary of the 13 tli Plenum of the

E. C. O. I., has evoked a demand
for its re-publication in cheap

pamphlet form. One sympathiz-

er has offered to contribute $10

for this purpose. If $15 more

can be secured we will proceed

immediately with the publication

of this brilliant article as a small

pamphlet. Send contributions to

PIONEER PUBLISHERS
84 East 10th Street

New York

Shachtman Tour St. Paul, Minn.

"THE LESSON OF THE
AUSTRIAN EVENTS"

at

DEUTSCHES HAUS, 444 Rice St.

Monday, March 26th—8 P. M.

ADMISSION 10 CENTS

Tli« Qnestlon of ihe HonrI

THE PROGRAM OF THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

a Lecture by

JAMES P. CANNON
IRVING PLAZA HALL
15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, MARCH 25th, 8 P.M.

Adms'uion 15c Queitions and Disscussion

(Continued from page 1)

work of journeymen bakers; the

prohibition, under penalty, of the

employers' practice to reduce wages

by levying upon their workpeople

fines under manifold pretexts—

a

process in which the employer com-

bines in his own person the parts

of legislator, judge, and execution-

er, and niches the money to boot.

Another measure of this class was

the surrender, to associations of

workmen, under reserve of compen-

sation, of all workshops and factor-

ies, no matter whether the respec-

tive capitalists had absconded or

preferred to strike work." (Karl

Marx). The church was separated

from the state, the pawn shops

were abolished, plans were made

for cooperative production for the

benefit of the real producers, the

workers.

Mistakes of the Commune

linder the conditions these plans

were never executed. The Versail-

les government launched a military

attack on the Commune and the

foremost task was that of revolu-

tionary defense. Mistakes were

made by the Communards, such as

the failure to commence a military

offensive against Versailles, the

failure to take over the national

bank and the hurried transfer of

power from the Central Committee
of the National Guard to an elect-

ed Commune. These mistakes, while

directly the consequences of the

practices of the parties in the Com-
mune, the followers of Prondhon

and the Blanquists, were funda-

mentally, a reflection of the back-

wardness o£ the conditions of capi-

talism for successful working class

revolution. The Parisian workers

of 1871 were artisans, journeymen,

and employees in small factories. A
sound revolutionary party, the in-

dispensible weapon for victorious

working class revolution, could only

develop on the basis of mass pro-

duction, large scale industry and
through varied experiences of class

struggles.

Courageously the Parlsan work-

ers fought for the defense of their

Commune. The forces; against

them were too great. Thousands
were killed on tbe field of battle.

Other thousands, men, women and
children were captured, tortured

and murdered in the most brutal

fashion.

Heirs of the Communards

The militant working class in-

herits the revolutionary traditions

of the Communards. The Russian

workres absorbing the lessons of this

struggle forged the Bolshevik party,

organised Soviets, established the

Russian Commune, the dictatorship

of the working class. The spokes-

men for capitalism openly inherit

the traditions of the bloody assas-

sinators of the Communards. They
do not attempt to hide the murder-

ous character of the suppression of

the Paris Commune. They defend

the use of all means which per-

petuate capitalism.

It is not through peaceful meth-

ods that these bloody oppressors

will be overthrown. The American

master class will undoubtedly em-

ploy the most violent means to con-

tinue their bankrupt robber system.

American labor history is replete

with instances of the use of the

armed forces against strikers and

workers' demonstrations.

The Party—the Instrument of

Struggle

We must reply by forging our

own instrument of struggle, a rev-

olutionary party which through the

battles of today can lead' the work-

ers to the decisive class conflict. IK

the present epoch, when all the ma-

terial conditions are ripe for a so-

cialist transformation of society,

it is the revolutionary party, un-

iting the most advanced and ex-

perienced militants, bound by a

common program and steeled in

a common struggle which is the

decisive factor.

The absence of such a party in

Germany resulted in the victory of

Fascism ; in Austria, the bloody

slaughter of the militant workers

preparatory to a full Fascist regime.

Fascism, the most violent weapon of

capitalism, is growing in all capital-

ist countries. At the same time im-

perialist war looms as an immin-

ent threat to the entire world. Work-

ers' Bussia, the inheritor of the

Paris Commune, is in danger of

military attack.

The true continuators of the hero-

ic traditions of the Paris Commune
have one and only one course to

follow: to take their place in the

great movement now being carried

on for the construction of a world

party of revolution—the Fourth In-

ternational—which can inspire the

workers in struggle, give them guid-

ance and leadersihp, insure the final

emancipation of the working class,

and with it the whole of humanity.

—JOSEPH CARTER,
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Toward the ffonrth International

Revolutionary Youth Meet
In International Conference

Another Step on the Road to the

New International

<Ed. Note^-AIbert Glotzer, the

author of the following article,

has just returned from the Inter-

national Youth Conference held

at Luxemburg, Belgium which he
attended as the representative of

the Spartacus Youth organizations

ot the United States.)

The International youth confer-

ence, called by the youth section of

the Independent Socialist Party of

Holland for the purpose of discuss-

ing the international situation and
the tasks of the youth, was dispers-

ed two hours after convening by the

Dutch police, acting under the in-

structions of the Minister of Justice.

On February 24th, noon, delegates

representing independent socialist

and communist youth organizations

from over fifteen countries of Eur-

ope and America, gathered at Am.
bteniam, and in a body proceeded

to the town of Laren, one hour

away. The polled entered the con-

ference while it was in the stage of

organizing itself, arrested the 19

foreign delegates and drove them
away by bus to the Laren jail. There
the delegates were divided Into two
groups, one remaining at the Laren
jail and the bulk of the delegates

transferred to the investigating

prison at Amsterdam.
German Delegates Landed ©err to

Hitler Police

Four German comrades who re-

mained In the Laren jail were sum-
marily handed over to the Hitler

police by the mayor of the town,

despite the active intervention of

comrade Sneevilet of the Revolu-

tionary Socialist Party of Holland
and a member of the Dutch Parlia-

ment. The delegates transferred

under heavy guard to Amsterdam
(three Germans, two Norwegians,

two Americans, one Frenchman, two
Belgians one Swiss and one Pole),

were deported to Belgium, after re.

maining for two days in prison

where they were severely cross-

examined, photographed and finger-

printed.

If the "democratic" Dutch re-

gime thought that by this dastardly

act they had thereby prevented the

actually convening of the confer-

ence they were to be rudely dis-

appointed. While (n prison the

confined comrades prepared for the
reassembling of the deported dele-

gates and the holding of a confer-

ence. Luxemburg was chosen as

its meeting place. On Monday, Feb-

ruary 26th, the deportations were
effected and on Tuesday evening a
plenary session was held by the de-

ported delegates under illegal con-

ditions at Luxemburg.

Conference Reorganised

The original conference was init-

tated by the Independent Socialist

Party Youth of Holland. With the

events in Holland, it became clear

that the conference would have to

be completely reorganized. The
plenary session decided that the

conference, while having its origin

in Holland was actually a new con-

ference, and resolved to hold it in

the name of the Internationalist

Communist League and the Socialist

Workers Party of Germany. The
plenum agreed upon an agenda for

the conference and decided to Issue

a manifesto to the international

working class movement denouncing

the actions of the reactionary Dutch
regime and calling upon all organi-

zations to voice their protests.

On Wednesday, February 28th,

the conference convened. The fol-

lowing organizations were represent-

ed by delegates:

1. The Tooth Secretariat of the

internationalist Communist League,

representing the youth sections of

(Continued on page 4)

Dutch Police Depart Youth

Delegates to Germanyift

The international conference of

revolutionary youth organizations,

for the purpose of discussing the

present International situation and

the tasks of the youth, was called

for Saturday, February 24th, at

Laren, Holland, to last for three

days. Many delegates from Europe

and America were present. At 10.00

p. m. on Saturday, this conference

was raided by city and state police.

The orders for this disruption came

from the chief prosecutor in Amster-

dam, acting under the direction of

the minister of justice. Passports

were inspected. About twenty for-

eign comrades were arrested, al-

legedly because they had no resid-

ence permit. After being question-

ed at the Laren prison, a majority

of the young comrades were taken

to the police headquarters at Am-

sterdam and deported to Belgium

two days later. Four German com-

National Tour of

Shachtman Build

For the New Party

Reports of prepartions for Shacht-

man meetings in the important

cities all the way to the Pacific

coast vie with the reports of suc-

cessful meetings already held on the

national tour. Outstanding is the

fact that he has, amongst the many
other important activities, spoken

upon invitation before various work-

ers organizations. In Dorchester,

Mass., a well attended meeting of

the shoe workers club listened to

the viewpoint of the League on
trade union questions. In Tonaw-
unda N. Y. a fine meeting of the

local Unemployment League, with

about one hundred in attendance,

voiced its approval of the message
presented by comrade Shachtman
by insisting upon another engage.

ment on his return trip. In Chel-

sea, Mass., he spoke to a meeting of

the Labor Lyceum having an attend

ance of 120.

The biggest and most spirited

meetings so far were held in Can-
ada. In Toronto a mass meeting of

300 was followed by a banquet net-

ting some funds not only to help

cover expenses of this widely ex-

tended tour, but also to finance some
initial steps toward establishing our
Canadian section on an autonomous
basis. In Montreal over a hundred
workers attended Shachtman's
meeting.

The main subject on the tour

covers the new party project. The
tour is part of a concerted drive by
the League. The problem of the

new party and our views in regards

to it are being presented to the Am-
erican workers by comrade Shacht-

man In the public meetings.

In St. Francisco and Los Angeles
big prepartions are under way to

utilize to the fullest extent the first

League speaker to cross tins con-
tinent. The balance of the schedule
on the outgoing part of the tour ap-

pears on page two.

The Strange Adventures of Insult

The doings and goings of Samuel
Insull, formerly of Chicago, more
recently resident of Athens, Greece,

and decidedly well known to cer-

tain United States utility stock.

holders, has flared excitedly on the

headlines ot newspapers these past

few days. It seems that on Wednes-
day afternoon, March 14th, 1934,

the 74 year old gentleman surrepti-

tiously slipped out of his Grecian

home. Although reported sick in

bed suffering from heart attacks,

the indomitable Insull was not tbe

man to be kept down.
With the police guarding the

building, how he managed' to make
his getaway is subject to various

versions. One story has it that he

escaped through the back door, while

another states he left by the front

door in disguise. One can have his

choice or develop his own- hypo-

thesis. We are Inclined to think

that the two versions are credible.

Back in Chicago, Samuel had learn-

ed that a front door disguise plus

a back door method could accom-

plish something, and why not In

Greece?

Insull was to have bees deported

from Greece under the Undesirable

Aliens Act. There had been several

postponements due to his alleged

sickness. Instead of waiting to be

properly and legally deported in

ueardaace with all tba Greek re-

gulations, tfca ungrateful Inaull

secretly departs by himself, char-
ters the freighter Maiotis, and away
he sails.

Such flaunting of Greek regula-

tions could not be tolerated by the

Greek government. When; the ex-

milllonaire's disappearance waa dis-

covered a wireless was dispatched

to the captain of the ship ordering
bis Immediate return. An airplane;

with machine guns was placed In
readiness in case the captain should
prove stubborn. The cables from
Athens failed to mention whether
the navy war vessels were mobilis-

ed, but we assume as much. Any.
way the ship returned.

Now, it was believed, Insuil's re-

call would mean that the agents of

the United States Department of

Justice would at last get him. But
alas! The Maiotis had been recall-

ed but not for that purpose. The
ship returped, Insuil's papers pro-

perly stamped, the prestige of the

Greek government saved, the regula-

tions duly observed, and Insull

sailed away again.

For what port is Inanll sailing!

It Is rumored he wishes- to go to

Abyssinia. There It Is said they

want him as an advisor In the

building of power Interests In

Africa. The spirit of emulation has
seized some of the Abyssinian offi-

cial*. If It eau be done, in Chicago,

why mot in Afevtinsbfc? —6* M

t

rades were held in the Laren police

station. The four comrades, Kurt
Liebermann, Franx Bobzien, Hans
Goldstein, members of the Socialist

Workers Party of German, and

Heinz Hose, a member of the Inter-

nationalist Communist League of

Germany, were handed over directly

by the Dutch police to the Hitler

police.

Democratic Holland has been

guilty of the same crime which once

earned for imperial Germany the

contempt of the masses of the world.

Just as Bismarck and Billow turned

Russian revolutionaries over to the

Czarist Ochrana, so the Dutch gov-

ernment has delivered young Ger-

man revolutionaries into Hitler's

hands. That means they have de-

livered these revolutionaries up to

jail, concentration camp, the terror

dungeons of the Nazis —perhaps to

death.

This is not the first case. Only

a short time ago an anti-Fascist who
had escaped from a concentration

camp was driven back over the Ger-

man border by the Dutch police.

It is not alone the International-

ist Communist League end the So-

cialist Workers Party which are

affected by this shameful persecu-

Mass delegations of CWA workers lion
-
E™? Gernjan ^^ °r **»*

from New York, Chicago, Pittsburgh, ^. «very exile, whatever his pol-

Balf.lmore, Philadelphia and Cam- ltical Potion is also menaced. This

den will converge on Washington, "focious act, should be a warning
to the international working class.

Taking place in "democratic" Hol-
land, it is a signal begin at once,

without delay, to resist this march
of reaction.

Workers of all countries, all antl-

Fascist parties and organizations

must raise their voiced in protest

against this accomplice's service to

the bloody Hitier regime. There
must be brought upon those respon-

sible a pressure so powerful that|

such crimes must not and cannot be

repeated.

Mass Delegations

On CWA Work
GotoWashington

Saturday, March 24th and unite in

presenting their demands to Hop-

kins and Roosevelt.

Hopkins' instructions to State

ivlief organizations, the gist of

which appeared in the press March

20th, make clear even to the most

conservative workers what the gov-

ernment's program will be if the

workers do not stop it. "Between

1.000,000 and 2,000,000" persons will

be on work relief, Hopkins says,

which, translated into practice,

means at most one out of four on

CWA now will continue.

The rates will be at a minimum
of 30c an hour "provided that week-

ly earnings shall not exceed the

budget", employment Is limited to

24 hours a week, and Hopkins esti-

mates that wages in large cities—

Which in theory axe to have the

highest wage?—"will be about $12

a week." And for the overwhelm-

ing majority of the unemployed, if

they can get it—Home Belief.

Faced with this pauper wage un-

der pauper conditions, the CWA
workers could have chosen no more
propitious time for marching en

Washington. The New York delega-

tion is being organized by a joint

committee ot the Associated Office

4 Professional Emergency Employ-

ees, Association of Civil Works Em-
ployees, Emergency Workers in Ad-

ult Education, Tenement House

CWA Employees, and the Workers

Unemployed Union. Mass meetings

and rallies have been and are be-

ing held throughout the city and

scores ot thousands of leaflets dis-

tributed.

In order to leave and return the

same day and spend as much time

as possible in Washington, tbe Joint

Committee has chartered a special

train. The fare is $4 round trip.

All OWA workers are asked to come

and raise funds to send other work-

ers from their job. A drive is be-

ing made to get indorsement and

funds from trade unions and other

woikers and fraternal organizations

to pay or supplement fares of the

lower-wage CWA workers.

The Stalinist-controlled "United

Action on CWA" responded to the

Washington call by going into com-

petition with it At a mass meet

ing March 18th at Stuyvesant Cas-

ino, the previous "face" for the

Stalinists, the Federation of Arch.

itects, Engineers, Chemists and
Technicians, receded Into the back-

ground and the Unemployed Coun-

cils came forward. The Stalinists

shoved through a motion to boycott

the Washington delegation. Instead,

the Unemployed Councils decided to

send its own "United Action" to

Washington a week later! This is

a typical continuation of the disrup-

tive aettvity of the Stalinists in

the unemployed movement during

the years of the crisis.

The answer of all militant work-

era is to support the Joint Commit-

tee's "On to Washington" drive and
j

join the delegation on Saturday,]

March 24 Any time up to Friday

,

night, arrangements can be made

'

to go, at the headquarters of the

Joint Committee, 22 East 22nd St.

-EMERGENCY EMPLOYEE.

Buy a PIONEER PUBLISHERS-
CERTIFICATE It's only $5 and,

entitle you to 40% discount on our
j

publication! and to a 20% reduction

'

ob «ny tw#fc puWishsd by other i

pqbUAws. !

Ihe Mew Strike Wave

The AutomobileWorkers Revolt

i HE automobile workers, poised for a mighty
struggle for the rights and demands which the

"New Deal" promised but did not give, are heralding
the advent of the new strike wave which will most
Zikely swing hundreds of thousands, if not millions,

of rebellious workers into aggressive action. "The
worst epidemic of strikes in our history", which Gen-
eral Johnson foretold and tried to head oil, is knock-
ing at tbe door.

The new strike movement will be deeper than
last year's, more militant and more difficult to pacify
with empty promises and patriotic demagogy. K
will encounter fierce resistance from the industrial

overlords and their mercenaries, and this, in turn,
will call forth great resources of working class cour-
age, endurance and sacrifice. The impending class
battles will mark an Important step on the road to
the class awakening of the American workers and,
consequently, to their political organization.

The emergence of the automobile workers as the
vanguard of the impending struggles invests the entire
labor movement with a new force of Incalculable en-
ergy and power. The machine proletariat, the most
powerful and dynamic section of the class, hitherto
unorganized and quiescent, is bestirring Itself and
organizing for action. No wonder the politicians and
the conservative labor leaders scurry like rabbits in

tear of the strike! Once the machine proletariat
gets into mass action the relations of capital and
labor, as well as the Internal situation of the labor
movement, will undergo a pronounced charge. A trade
union movement dominated by the factory proletariat
would be too wild a horse for Green & Co. to ride.

The NRA machinery, as such, failed to satisfy the
auto workers or to hold them back. It required the
direct intervention of President Roosevelt to effect a
postponement of the general strike scheduled for
Wednesday. The breakdown of the NRA in the
situation is a powerful blow to its prestige. The ex-
press determination of the automobile workers to
strike for the enforcement of their demands signal-

izes a profound change In their attitude toward the
NRA.

Last year they believed a promise*—now they
proceed to independent action. The greatest danger
to the strike movement now comes from Roosevelt
directly. His strategy of delay is the strategy of
the bosses. Now is tbe time to strike. The workers
will make a great error if they allow the action to
be delayed while the bosses continue their prepara-
tions and the edge is taken off the strike spirit in
endless negotiations at Washington.

The forces are lining up along the whole front
for tbe greatest labor struggle since the post-war
days; possibly, as General Johnson predicted, "the
worst epidemic of strikes in our history". In this
impending struggle the masses will confront a differ-
ent attitude on the part of the Roosevelt administra-
tion, the NRA and all the rest of the governmenal
machinery. Once the strike wave takes on real scope
and militancy, once it becomes-

clear that the old
game of ballyhoo and promise does not suffice to stop
the strikes, the iron band will come out of the velvet
glove. The Government will demonstrate very quick-
ly whose side it takes.

All the forces of the capitalist order will be lined
up against the workers. These Include not only the
Government from top to bottom, but also the entire
upper stratum of the official labor loaders. In break-
ing through the net of the NItA and coming directly
to grips with the capitalist masters, the revolting
workers will also collide at every turn with the con-
stricting barriers of he A. S\ of L. structure and the
treacherous policy of its leaders. At the crucial mo-
ment these leaders will light the strikes openly. Many
of the strikes will be branded as "outlaw" movements
and will have to proceed independently.

In this prospect of stormy struggle of the mass-
es, with enemies assailing them from every side, with
the government taking off the mask and the labor
leaders showing their true colors—in this stormy
movement the working class of America will And it-

self, clarify its aims and march with seven league
boots on the path toward revolutionary action. The
formation of a revolutionary party which could aid
and guide this process is the most important task of
the hour.

New York Taxi Drivers Continue

Militant Fight For Union

Lining Up For Big

May Day Edition

Of the Militant
The Issue of April 28th will be a

special May Day issue. It will con-

tain special material appropriate for

the general significance of May 1st.

and for its special significance this

year in view of our efforts to build

the Fourth International and a new
Communist Party in the United

States.

We want to feature a long list of

revolutionary greetings to the New
Communist Party of the Fourth In-

ternational and its banner bearer,

Tlw Militant. We expect that all

the branches in the League will send

such greetings in their own name
and that the organizations sympath-
etic to the League will do likewise.

Individual comrades, sympathiz-
ers, and friends may also wish to

send such greetings. The comrades
who solicit greetings should care-

fully explain that where a comrade
does not wish to have his name ap-

pear In print his request will be
complied with. In such cases we
suggest that the greeter use another
name or initials or simply some sig-

nature such as "a friend."

The greeting rate are as follows:

One inch, one column—One Dollar

;

Two inches, one column—$1.50

;

Five inches—$3.00 ; For two column
greetings the rates are double. In-

dividual names—$.25.

May 1st, as always, will be the

occasion for demonstrations, pa-

rades, mass meetings, lectures,

forums, and social affairs. The
opportunity for the distribution and
sale of Hie Militant will be excep-
tionally great. From the political

point of view it Is a first class op-
portunity to strike a blow for the
New Party. The machinery requir-

The taxi drivers ol New York
City are striking back at the grow.
ing menace of company unions. The
Panken-Ernst "settlement" of the
February strike left the men with-

out recognition of their union and
constituted an encouragement to

the fleet owners to proceed with
the organization of company unions.

One of the largest, Parmelee, pre-

sented the men with an ultimatum:
Either sign up in the company
union, or get out. The men struck.

Demands of tbe Union

After eight days of an indecisive

struggle, the onion called a general

strike. The estimates of the re-

sponse vary from 27 to 45 thousand.
The main demand is recognition of

the union and abolition of the black

list. Economic demands have been
put forward and are substantially

the same as those advanced in the

last strike, providing for a minimum
wage of $22 a week on the day shift,

and $25 on the night; maximum
hours, no discrimination against

negro drivers who are allowed to

drive only cabs which by their dis-

tinctive markings are recognizable

as having negro drivers.

Picketing has been organized at

the garages and squads are out on
the street to prevent scab cabs
from trying to break the strike. The
spirit of the men is militant and
they are clear on the central issue

involved; a working class organiza-

tion controlled by them, or a com-
pany union.

ed to sell the paper on this day
should be carefully organized now.
You will need a much larger

number of papers than you take
now. Please send in your order for

the additional copies as soon as you
can and MAKE SURE THAT IT IS
ACCOMPANIED BY PAYMENT
FOR THEM as our financial situa-

tion is still such as to make it im-
possible to undertake the printing

of a larger issue unless it is paid

for IN ADVANCE. The bundle

order rate for this issue will be the

same, one cent a copy.

The Qncstlon of the Honrl

THE PROGRAM OF THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

a Lecture by

JAMES P. CANNON
IRVING PLAZA HALL
15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, MARCH 25th, 8 P.M.

Admsision 15c Questions and Disscussion

A complicating factor is the in-

dependent owner-driver, for whom
a strike against the fleet owners ia

an opportunity to reap a golden har-
vest. There are enough independ-
ent cabs in New York City to break
a strike. In the former strike the
union attempted to prevent the in-

dependents from working, in the
present strike they're trying to work
out a sort of compromise arrange-
ment. The union is trying to organ-
ize the independents into the union
and has come to an agreement witb
them by which the independents pay
three dollars a day each into the
treasury of the union.

There is yet no -sign of an attempt
on the part of the union to spread
the strike to other sectors of tarns-

portation. In our opinion this is a
necessary step which should be car-

ried out without delay. The work
ers of the Fifth Avenue Coach Com-
pany are smarting under the tyran-

ny of the company which has im-

posed a company union on them and
through the use of pies prevented
them from voting for an independ-
ent union in the recent NRA elec-

tions. The issue for which the taxi

drivers are fighting is the same one
for which the Fifth Avenue Coach
Company will struggle tomorrow.
An appeal to them must find a warm
response. Serious and energetic ef

forts to pull them out on the same
Issue have more than a fair chance
of success. A common fight would

increase the cnances of both to win
against the bosses.

Hostile to NRa,
The general strike of the taxi-

drivers occurs during, the prepara-
tion of a local code for the industry,
rfce code provides a twelve dollar
minimum, and its other provisions
are of a similar generous nature,
fee attitude of the taxi drivers to-

ward the NRA is one of hostility.

rhe Regional Labor Board, which
lunctioned so well against the hotel
strike, is trying to intervene by ar-
ranging conferences to settle the
strike. The union has expressed
us willingness to attend the confer-
ences, but the Heel owners have not
The men should be on guard against"

any attempt on the part of Herrick
and Golden to play the same tricks
on them which they played on the
hotel strikers and other workers.
The impending strike of the auto

workers is of the utmost importance
to the taxi drivers. Not only is the
issue of the right of workers to or-
ganize in their own organizations
the same, but both have exactly the
same enemies in the most direct and
immediate sense. The Parmelee
Company is owned or controlled by
Cord Motors, makers of the Auburn
and Cord cars. General Motors
owns outright the Terminal cabs
and controls, through a weighted
mortgage coverage system, the Ra-
dio cabs.

The strike of the auto workers
will shake the auto Industry to the
ground and increase the chances for

a successful outcome of the taxi
strike. The two struggles are really

one. The workers should be united
in fraternal bonds of solidarity.

Court Hits At Substitute Teachers
About TOO New York City high In this struggle It was assisted by

school teachers, fully licensed, but 'the conservative administration of
compelled by an "economy"-seeking' the Teachers Union which contribut-
Board of Education to work as sub- ed funds and sent a speaker to a
stltute at a lower rate of pay than
the regularly appointed teachers,
were turned back in their fight for

permanent Jobs by a decision of the
Appelate Division of the Supreme
Court on March 18th.

Several months ago the teachers
went to court to compel the Board
to make appointments In conformity
with the law. Supreme Court Jus-
tice, Wasservogel handed down a de-
cision In favor of the teachers. The
Board of Education appealed the
decision and won its case. The
teachers are now making prepara-
tions to carry the fight further.

There are some lessons which the
teachers can draw from the fight

which they made. One of the most
Important is the fact that they con-
ducted a divided struggle. The pro-
ceedings were instituted, both by or-

ganizations of unemployed teachers,
the High School Eligible Associa-
tion influenced by the Lovestoneltes,
and the Unemployed Teachers As-
sociation which follows a Stalinist

policy.

The BUgiMea Association conduct-
ed a strictly legal fight placing its

faith In the "proctwM of Justice".

mass meeting. The administration
of the union, saw in the factional
division of the unemployed an op-
portunity to strike at the C. T. A.
which is hostile to it and to which
it is hostile. While it supported
te fight of the Eligibles Association
it refused to have anything to do
with the case of the U. T. A.

The Unemployed Teachers Asso-
ciation tried to rally mass pressure
behind its legal fight. It held a
number of mass meetings, organized
protests at the sessions of the Board
ot Education, and was Instrumental
in getting a number of organiza-
tions to send protest telegrams to
the judges who heard the case. Like
its prototypes, the Unemployed
Councils it succeeded, more than
anything else, in demonstrating its

impotence in face of the serious is-

sue and its sectarian isolation from
the main stream of the teachers
movement.

Ot these facts tbe teachers should
take careful note. The first prere-
quisite for a successful struggle to
secure relief Is unity, unity among
the unemployed, and unity ot the
employed and unemployed. —«. 1*
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OrganizedLabor

Under theNRA
Organizing the Home

Relief Workers

1,181,000 46.7%

1,164,000 46.0

fl.3

most

Company Unions Gain Und«
the NBA

A survey of collective bargaining

tinder the NRA was made by the

Industrial Conference Board. The

survey showed that Company Un-

ions made bigger gains since the

inauguration of the NRA than the

unions of the workers, and that in-

dividual bargaining still hold the

dominating place in the American

scheme of class relations.

A canvas of 3,314 companies, em-

ploying 2,588,740 wage earners, es-

timated as 27% of the total num-

ber employed in manufacturing and

mining, showed the following per-

centages :

Individual

bargaining

Employee repre-

sentation

Collective bar-

gaining

Labor union

agreements made 241,000

Their report says, "the

striking result of this survey is the

relatively small proportion, of em-

ployees found to be dealing with the

employers through an organized la-

bor union" "Employee represen-

tation (company unlons-ed) appears

to have made considerable progress

in the large companies". . .."It is

ele^r that individual bargaining has

not In any way been eliminated

by Section 7-a of the Recovery Act

"In the contest for popularity

between the two methods of collec-

tive bargaining, the employee repre-

sentative plan appears to have won

the Initial advantage."
• • » *

Green Admits the NRA Cannot

Help Real Wages

The March Issue of the American

Federationist admits that the NRA
cannot help the workers obtain an

increase in real wages and that the

trend of real wages Is downward.

Of course the Federatioolst does not

admit that one of the many things

the NRA was designed to, accom-

plish, is a real wage reduction of

the workers with as little resistance

and as few strikes as possible. Green

and Company, as agents of the cap-

italists in our ranks, carry out this

task through the NRA class colla-

boration machinery.

The Federationist says; "In gen-

eral there has been no increase in

real wages The codes will not

safeguard real wages The gov.

eminent monetary policy points to-

ward diminishing real wages."

Green and Company do not howl

because the wages of the workers

will be reduced. They howl because

they are afraid, if the capitalists do

not give them a greater share of

collaboration in the Code Authority

bodies and the Industrial Relations

Board, they will not be able to keep

in cheek the rising discontent and

strike struggles in the making.

International Workers

School Notes

Two New Courses Are Being Started

This Week
1. Elementary Russian: This is

a course for beginners to be given

by comrade B. Weber. The first

session will commence at 4 P. M.

next Sunday, March 25th.

3. Public Speaking: This course

is exclusively for Left Opposition-

ists and members of the Spartacus

Youth Club. It Is intended to train

peakers for our SPEAKERS' BU-

REAU. The thirty members who

have been assigned are requested to

be on time next Sunday, March 25th

at 1 P. M. The course will be con

ducted by comrade 3. Weber.

About three months age a group

of workers In the Emeregncy Heme
Relief Bureau, under the pressure

of intolerable working conditions

and miserable wages, called an

open meeting of Home Relief work-

ers for the purpose of laying the

basis for organization.

As a result of this meeting an In-

itiative Committee was elected and

the B. H. R. B. Employees Associa-

tion was formed. For two years

prior to the formation of the Asso-

ciation, the C- P. members working

in the Home Relief Bureau, although

constituted as a UNIT, never called

any open meetings of Home Relief

Workers. The extent of their ac-

tivities constituted in issuing wild,

ultra-Left leaflets distributed by

the Unemployed Councils, calling

for a general strike, etc No address

was given where workers could

communicate with them. Every-

thing was done in a very secretive

and underhand, manner. Later they

began signing the leaflets with the

name of PROVISIONAL COMMIT-
TEE, giving the address of the Of-

fice Workers Union. Needless to

say these tactics had a very disast-

rous affect on the workers who be-

came very wary and suspicions when

later approached by the Association.

Seeing the tremendous response

•f the w«vk*M M the lint sail for

organization, they immediately call-

ed a meeting of the PROVISIONAL

Greek Wooers* Club

'Proiomasia

SATURDAY MARCH'% 1»34

nt a

The (Jreek Workers Club "Pro-

tonwgia" now has its own bead-

quarter* and reading room at 633

Eighth Avenue, Manhattan (between

iOta and 41st Streets)..

* • »

The headquarters are open from
COMMITTEE and there laid their

nQQji ^ aMai^A every ^y. FoOQ

AH other classes are well under

way but each lecture is self-contain-

ed, tbu» permitting those interested

to attend Individual sessions.

* * • •

Trade Union Strategy and Taetles

Comrade Swabeck will present

interesting material In his next two

lectures

:

1. The revolutionary struggle in

the labor movement.

2. The movement for the eight

hour day.

Wednesday* $ P. M.—March 2Stb

and April 4th.
• * *

History of the Russian Bolshevik

Party

Comrade Wright will deal with

events that every class-conscious

worker should" understand thorough-

ly:

1. lftte—the Dress Rehearsal for

the October Revolution.

2. The Tears of Revolution (1905-

1W7).
Fridays 8 P. M. — Mereh »rt

arid March Slst.

• • • •

Fundamentals and Communism
Comrade Abern continues his

course with lectures on

:

1. The Bourgeois Revolution and

tie Working Clam
2. The Manias Analysis of Cap-

italist Development.

Mondays * P. M. — Ware* 2*th

and April 2nd.

919

NewSubs I

Sixty-five more new subs earn* In

last week bringing the total np to

819 and bringing ns within 81 subs

of our goal of one thousand.

The subs received last week

:

Boston Br. 36

Oakland Br. 12

F. Berensmeier 8

Chicago Friends of

the Militant Club *

Q. Parker &

W. Sukut 4

New York Local *

Philadelphia Br. 4

Davenport Br. *

TOTAL M
The complete record up to date

follows

:

New York Local 388

Minneapolis B*. 10»

Kansas City Br. 48

Boston Br. 32

Pittsburgh Br. 32

Kew Castle Br. a*

L. Brown 30

Chicago Friends of

the Mtltant Club 1«

Oakland Br. 12

Philadelphia Br. 12

Davenport Br. 13

J. Hamilton 12

A Teacher 13

Chicago B». 13

Youngetown Br. 12

Q. Parker 11

F. Berensmeier *

F. Simiugton 8

M. stalnbaen •

D. Marctis 8

D. L. »

J. Ruby *

G. Paeew *

S. H&rdr *

L. GmtoK* »

G. Kots «

Los Angeles Br. 6

M. Hurwit* *

Buffalo Br. *

G. Bllle 4

D. Fogel 4

M. Gendeimaa 4

C. Hoffman *

T, Mill 4

Salt Lake City »r. 4

W. Toupin *

H. Sukut 4

W. Suknt 4

D. O'Dwyer 4

H. McLeod 4

St. Louis Br. 4

L. Murphy 4

H. Koehler 4

O. Oenfan 4

R. Carlson 4

TOTAL #10

Can we reach the goal el 1008

new subs on the Clnb Plan this

week? We are counting ea it.

What do you say!

WHITHER ENGLANDf
Pioneer Publishers haw just re-

ceived a supply ot the BnglieTj edi-

tion of "Whither England!" by L.

D. Trotsky. Price « e*nta per

copy postpaid.

GRammercy 5-9524 - - -

Thl* is the phone number of the

Hftttmt, The Communist League

aUS (ftp ftftnt»B»Bat Warttw
ehooL

SPECIAL NOTICB
The full page artteto by ee»-

rade Trotsky la a recent HOI-

tant, with its devastating Sura-

mary ef the 18th Plenum ef the

H. C. C. I., has evoked a fleams*

tot Its Ee-pabUeatioa ta eheap

pamphlet form. OS* ayatfatiife-

er has offered t* eMttritrate SlO

for this purpote. M *** MOT*
can be secured we will proceed

Immediately with the publleation

of this brilliant article as a small

pamphlet. Send contributions te

PIONEER PDBUSHEES
t4 Baet lttfc •***

plans for "eapturing" the organiza-

tion. They also drew up a "pro-

gram" to present to the organisa-

tion, which however never saw the

light ol day, since it was so tar

short of the program presented by

the Initiative Committee.

Before the INITIATIVE COM-
MITTEE was disbanded, it had won
the recognition of the Administra-

tion as well as a 25 to 00% increase

in wages for all Home Relief work-

ers. It also won the re-instatement

of 64 of 76 dismissed porter-watch-

men as well as a few minor, con-

cessions. These concessions, which

were granted by the administration

in order to forestall further organi-

zation, however had the opposite

effect. Within a month 3500 work-

ers were enrolled in the organiza-j

tlon.

Just as soon however the PRO-
VISIONAL COMMITTEE, which

managed to get themselves elected

to the most important posts in the

organization (by 6 votes) in the city

committee), by virtue of their com-

ing in as a bloc, took over the reins

of the Association they started a

vicious factional campaign against

everyone who dared disagree and

oppose their policies. This cam-

paign tok the form ot vile character

assassination and name calling

which disgusted and drove away the

non-partisan elements. At every

meeting of the City Committee an-

other representative from one of the

C. P.'s numerous paper organiations

appeared and demanded to be given

the floor either to ask tor contribu-

tions for a march to Washington or

for a "United Front" (C. P- style)

against one thing or another.

Disruptiie Tactics

Discussions on these questions,

although important in themselves,

were nevertheless irrelevant to the

immediate problems facing the or-

ganization. And when workers saw

that the meetings never even get

around to discussing the first point

on the agenda, due to the intrusion

of delegates from other organiza-

tions who insisted, with the help ol

the Stalinist officers, on dissipating

the time at their disposal, they re-

fused to come to meetings and be-

came inactive in the organization.

The insanity of these tactics can

best be appreciated, when it is real-

ized that the majority of the work-

ers are from the white-collar strata

with a definitely petty-bourgeois

background and no previous organi-

zational experience. The non-par-

tiean elements seeing that vital pro-

blems affecting the organizations

were relegated to the waste basket

for discussions on the "United

Front" with the Relief Workers

League and the Unemployed Coun-

cils—before they were even suffici-

ently organized to participate ef-

fectively in such actions—walked

out of meetings in disgust. Several

precincts withdrew from the organi-

zation and others, although organ-

ized, have refused to join.

The depths to which these sterl-

ing "revolutionists" will not go to

win their objectives is difficult to

imagine. This can best be Illustrat-

ed1 by the fact that although they

themselves take every precaution to

hide the fact that they are "Com-

munists", even going to the extent

of denying it—without being press-

ed for » statement of belief—print

attackB on other Communists in the

Daily Worker, giving their political

and organizational afflliatons. And

then they dare call other workers

"tool-pigeons" ! The Administra-

tion, no doubt, is very grateful to

them for this information.

Needless to say they have been

too busy with their factional activ-

ity to do any real work in the or-

ganization. Since the INITIATIVE
COMMITTEE has been disbanded

and they have had control of the

organization nothing haB been ac-

complished. Many of the problems

on which the INITIATIVE COM-
MITTEE had begun negotiations

with the Administration, such as

pay for sick leave, which was pro-

mised—and some proceedure tor

collective bargaining with the ad-

ministration, have not been pressed.

There also remain the other points

on our program which have to be

fought for, such as:

5-day week and 6-hour day for

all Home Relief Employees.

80-day slek leave through the

working year—with full pay.

A month's vacation to all em-

ployees with one year's service—

and those with less than a year

on, per diem basis, with par i»

advance.

Twe- weeks pay •» dismissal.

The organization te have te right

to review all eases of dismissal.

These demands ean only be won

by a leadership whose interest is the

welfare ef the Home Relief Work-

ers and not the sectarian interests

ef "l$th Street". Toward this end

a progressive group is being formed

to fight for a class-struggle policy,

aad against the disruptive activities

et tfte BtaUntot leadership la <*e.

AVpSattfctb*.

-•MB KMJM- we

Australian Youth
Organizations

and refreshments are served all

day at the counter. All comrades

are invited to drop in any time.

• * • *

Next Sunday night, March 25th,

at 8 P. M., Arne Swabeck will lec-

ture at the Headquarters on "The

Lessons of the Austrian Events".

Admission free. Questions and dis.

cussion.

» • * •

The Club intends to hold regular

lectures every Sunday night and to

conduct an agitation among the

Greek workers to enroll them for

active participation in the class

struggle.

• • •

Announcements of other activities

will appear In subsequent issues of

The Militant under this beading.

Watch for them.

Shachtman

Tour
Schedule

The schedule for the tour, in addi-

tion to the cities already covered,

is as follows

:

Sat., March 34th—Minneapolis &
St. Paul Minn.

Sun., March 25th—Minneapolis.

Mon., March 26th—Minneapolis.

Tues., March 27th—Minneapolis.

Wed., March 28th—Dulnth, Minn.

Thurs., March 29th—
Fir., March 30th—Winnipeg, Can.

Sat., March 31st—Winnipeg, Can.

Sun. April 1st—Winnipeg, Can.

Mon., April 2nd—
Tues., April 3rd—Williston, N. D.

Wed., April 4th

—

Thurs., April 5th—-Portland Ore.

Fri., April 6th—Portland, Ore.

Sat., April 7th—
Sun., April 8th—San Francisco.

Mon., April 9th—San Francisco.

Tues., April 10th—Sen Francisco

Wed., April 11th

—

Thurs, April 12th—Los Angeles.

Fri., April 13th—Los Angeles.

Sat., April 14th—Los Angeles.

Sun., April 15th—Los Angeles.

Shachtman Tour San Franeiseo

MASS MEETING
"TOWARDS A NEW REVOLU-

TIONARY PARTY IN THE U. 8."

TUESDAY Evening, April 10, 1834

at

LABOR COLLEGE HALL
1251 Market Street

Questions Discussion

ADMISSION FREE

Despite the existing conditions,

which are favorable for organizing

the youth, we find that the major-

ity of the young Australian workers

are unorganized.

The small section of the youth

which is organized, is chiefly cen-

tered in the bourgeois sports organ-

izations or other sporting bodies

which pretend to remain neutral,

such as the Y .M. C. A. and factory

teams.

Even the Australian Labour Party,

which has the support of the major-

ity of the workers in Australia, has

only recently establlsed A. L. P.

Younger Sets. However, these

Younger Sets are essentially social

clubs, which occasionally pass re-

solutions of confidence in "Jack

Lang" the leader of the A. L. P., and

sell buttons during election cam-

paigns. They are neither more nor

less than sporting and electioneer-

ing outfits.

Vain attempts have been made by

the Young Communist Leagues-Aus-

tralian section of the Young Com-
munist International—to organize

the youth at various times, and it is

these attempts that we shall en-

deavour to deal with in this article.

Since the Y. C. L. claims to be

the political vanguard of the youth

section of the working class, and

maintains that It is based on Marx-
ism-Leninism, it is necessarily an

expression of internationalism, and

only by comparing its Australian

section with other sections can we
arrive at a correct estimation ol its

work.

MEMBERSHIP
From what we know, there is no

country in the world', except the

Soviet Union, in which the Y. C. L.

is in any way strong numerically,

or near the size of the Party. Its

membership is continually fluctuat-

ing and has no ideological level.

In Australia, numerous young

workers have been attracted to the

League, but It has never managed

to retain any but the careerist ele-

ments and a few sincere comrades.

This Is mainly due to the fact that

the Y. C. L. has established Itself

as the "Communist Party of Youth",

which drives out elements who,

though class-conscious, are) not yet

prepared to be so active, or to ac-

cept discipline, as a party member
would be. The sincere young rev-

olutionaries, who are prepared to

make sacrifices, soon become dis-

gusted' with the political passivity

of the Y. C. L. and want to join

the party.

INTERNAL AFFAIRS OFTHE
Y. C. L.

The League reflects all the Inter-

nal diseases of the party. Bureau-

cracy is rampant. We find that in-

dividuals possessing no political

ability, are elevated to the leader-

ship because they are willing to

carry out the instructions of the C.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

C. of the party without question.

No critical thought is allowed un-

less it is in accord with the party

decisions. The unit meetings are a

replica of party meetings ; the same

lengthy reports and theses are dis-

cussed, and the same amount of ac-

tivity is expected from the young

worker recruit as from a party mem-

ber.

YOUTH SECTIONS

For several years there has been

much, talk within the party of or-

ganizing a youth section in every

fraternal organization. The Y. C.

L. drafts a few of their none too

numerous comrades into a fraternal

organization, and these represent

the youth section. They busy them-

selves around their office, issue a

few circulars ;
possibly recruit a

few petty bourgeois elements who
haven't the courage to join the Y.

C. L„ and that is the sum total of

their activities. Why? Because

there is no basis for such youth or-

ganizations. It is just as hopeless

as forming youth sections in strike

committees or defense committees.

Some of the organizations that are

supposed to contain youth sections

are:—the Minority Movement; Uni-

ted Unemployed Councils; League

Against Imperialism; F. O. S. U.

;

I. L. D., W. I. R-, etc.

On the basis ot what is mentioned

above, coupled with practical ex-

perience of working in the Y. C. L.,

we have come to the conclusion that

the Young Communist League which

sets itself up as the political van-

guard of one section of the working

class; is simply a juvenile Commun-
ist Party in a mutilated form.

SUGGESTED ORGANIZATIONAL
FORM

The following is a brief outline

of what we consider a superior

method of working among the youth.

That the youth question be taken

up tiy a youth department set up

within the party.

Such depts. to have the task of

organizing youth clubs on similar

lines to the Spartacus clubs, em-

bracing social ajid educational ac-

tivities.

The youth dept. would pay at-

tention, to anti-militarist work, or-

ganizing the children, and all other

such phases of youth work.

The political lead should tome
from the political party, thus doing

away with duplication and con-

fusion.

On the question of a new Y. C. I.

we are of the opinion that the work

of the Y. C. I. could well be man-

aged by a Youth Bureau within the

Fourth International.

We hope that you will print this

as a discussion article in the Mili-

tant or the youth paper Young
Spartacus.

{Submitted by Australian com-

rades of the International.Com

mtinist League).

TROYANOVSKY -- 1916 AND 1934
In 1916, when Lenin and Trotsky

were struggling to reorganize the

collapsed international labor move-

ment, Alexander Troyanovsky, now

Soviet ambassador to the U. 8. A.,

published in Zurich, Switzerland, a

pamphlet entitled Do We Need An
International? There he vigorously

assailed Karl Hadek and his "dis-

ciple,"" Lenin for their theory that

only a socialist revolution could

defeat imperialism, called them "ex-

tremists" and deserters of the class

struggle, criticized the Zimmerwald

and Kientbal Conferences for being

insufficiently internationalist, and

offered instead a program, formu-

lated, according to Troyanovsky's

statement, by Kautsky.

There is no need to go Into all

that old dispute. History has re-

futed Troyanovsky if nothing else

has, and now ho takes oft his hat

every time Lenin's name Is men-

tioned. There is Bpace, however, to

quote a few important passages

from Troyanovsky's pamphlet. Ac

cording to our author, Lenin's

theory of imperialism led to an at-

titude of offering "no resistance to

imperialism, to the exploitation ot

one country by another, or even to

the domestic reaction growing out

of imperialism". He continued

thus:

TroyanoTSfey Accuses Lenin

"This abandonment of resistance

to imperialism not only does away

with the necessity of the inter-

national as an organization of In-

ternational proletarian action. In

principle, it leads to an estimate

of socialism as a national task to

be carried out within the confines

of existing states by the working

class forces of such states. The

social revolution thus ceases to

be an International matter, the

result ef a unified international

struggle of the proletariat of the

entire world', and becomes a goal

te be reached by the separate ef-

forts of the proletariats of sep-

erate countries, independent of

the nature of existing interna-

tional condition!, {p. ?.)

"If toe Wettest goal ot all *ur

werk, rietaUMb eaa and mart be

achieved »y the werken ef etch

country independently then they

can have no strong motives for

standing by the workers ot other

countries in their socialist strug-

gles. An International] built on

such principles must fall apart at

the first transition from words

about international solidarity to

deeds, (p. 8).

"If the workers of the various

countries are to reach the social-

ist order through different door-

ways, without being forced into

joint socialist struggles to break

down barriers constituted by ex-

isting international conditions,

then, strctly speaking, there can

be no talk of workers' solidarity

and of a common goal of the

workers' movement In the various

countries (p. 8).

"An International Scientific Society"

"Under such conditions, the In-

ternational would inevitably be

transformed into an international

scientlfio- society dealing with

questions of the labor movement,

maintaining information bureaus,

and, finally, calling occasional

congresses with solemn proclama-

tions of the principles of socialism

and ovations to veterans ot the

socialist parties of the various

countries. Such an International

cannot be the international of a

unified will, a real common strug-

gle, and a consolidation of the

proletarians of all countries for

joint intervention in internation-

al affairs. In a time of interna-

tional conflicts no sign of life can

be expected from such an Interna-

tional. Just where theory ends

and practice begins, this Interna-

tional will be Impotent. Should

some energetic, decisive interna-

tional action be needed, then the

true nature of this scientific so-

ciety will be shown (p. U).

"An international labor organi-

zation with such ideas will and

cannot educate the workers in the

spirit of international solidarity,

and cultivate them into members

of the future socialist society,

which must be built on the basis

of the fraternity and unity of na-

tions IfeehM-tan ef the wortt-

«wfa0fcoa icfcepte* tto 4e*n» *f

the petttMlHr «f * Mend revela-

tion limited to the arena of hie

own state, will be cramped by the

interests of the labor movement
of his own country, and he will

lose all interest in the Interna,

tional and internationalism. (The

Italics are Troyanovsky's).

"International solidarity would
then remain at best an ideal for

the remote future. For the unit-

ing of proletarians of all coun-

tries we would have to await the

socialist revolution, after which

there will be no more proletar-

ians and the international, itself

will no longer be needed. . . (p. 12)

"Deny Necessity of International"

"If we visualize the social rev-

olution as the individual task of

individual national partes and re-

gard as impossible a class strug-

gle against imperialism waged in

the spirit of international solidar-

ity, then we must deny the neces-

sity ot an. international and ad-

vocate the division of socialism

into a series ol national socialist

movements disconnected from

each other." (p. 32).

Clearly Troyanovsky did some

pretty lavish "interpreting" of

Lenin. The national-reform 1st at-

titude Troyanovsky attacked—"so-

cialism in one country", perfunc-

tory internationalism, separation of

workers along national lines, etc.,

etc.—was, as has been plentifully

demonstrated', not Lenin's. Tro-

yanovsky's attack was beside the

mark. Now all that is history. The

USSR, having made terms with the

U. S. A., sends as Ambassador Tro-

yanovsky, the old "internationalist,"

who, arm-in-arm with Kautsky, at-

tacked Lenin "from the Left."

Well, Ambassador Troyanovsky,

what about socialism in one coun-

try now? Are you still as bitter as

ever against it? What about an in-

ternational whose Congresses are

merely perfunctory—or never held

at all? What about breaking up

socialism into a series of national

movements, limiting the horizon of

the worker, postponing solidarity

until after the revolution, and all

the rest of it? And finally, your

<ltjeaUOT of 19W, do we need an

IhtttKaHeaal?
—UAKKV »ntAN«.

MANHATTAN HOUSING.
East side, West side, the firetraps

o£ Manhattan have taken their toll

of sixteen lives of women and chil-

dren in recent weeks. Horrified

working class mothers and children,

aroused to realization of their aw-

ful plight, have demonstrated

against these conditions brought

about by the landlords' greed and

have demanded euiorcement of the

law. And in good old muck-raking

style, so effective in capitalizing

misery to build up circulation, the

New York Evening Post investigates

and exposes the landlords responsi-

ble, none other, of course, than the

elite of society, the wealthiest fam-

ilies, tbe Stuyvesants and Astors

and Wendels.

These old tenement houses "paid

for themselves" many times over

with the exorbitant rents squeezed

out of tbe poor. But the landlords

nave ever an eye for the main

chance, in this case the unloading

of an investment that no longer pays

im the city. So Vincent Astor, '•lib-

eral" host during Itoosevelt's vaca-

tions, comes forward magnanimously

to offer bis many liudur-Ooxes to

LaGuardia at any price at all—say,
"to be fair", two-thirds or three-

quarters of assessed value, imme-

diately flfty other landlords follow

suit. To understand this overwhelm-

ing burst of generosity one need only

remember that assessed values are

far higher than present real values;

that the high land values in Manhat-

tan act as an insurmountable bar-

rier to the rehousing of families in

the slum districts ; that whereas

dwellings have increased in ail the

uther boroughs, they have decreased

by more than five thosuand in Man-

hattan in the past five years ; that

"recruiting'' for the slums lias de-

creased with the lowering of im-

migration. The mouths of the land-

lords water for the cash to be

handed out by the It. F. C. for slum

clearance. On top of this the City

offer to tear down free, for the

landlord, with the aid of CWA work-

ers, ail firetrap. tenements which

should have been razed years ago

Dy the landlords. Yes, charity does

egin at home!

CUBA.—
The situation of the organizations

of tbe Cuban workers, the trade un-

ions in particular, has become des-

perate. Mendietjt, the "strong"

man, the puppet speaking with tbe

voice of Wall Street is atempting to

Carry out the mandate granted bim

by U. S. imperialism. He aims to

break the backbone of the Cuban
working class by first smashing its

organs of struggle on the economic

iront, tbe trade unions.

The Cuban Revolution, the ach-

ievement of the Cuban masses, is «t

stake in the present struggle. Only

the working class, leading the peas-

ants and the oppressed masses, can

save the Hevolution by carrying it

forward. A strong united front of

the workers of town and plantation

must be cemented by the building

of Soviets, the weapon of defense

of the workers. Tbe united front

of the oppressed has the immediate

aim of defending the democratic

rights won by the downfall of Mahc-

ado, in particular the right to or-

ganize and strike. The workers

are now on the defensive but, de-

spite the Caffery-Mendieta machina-

tions, the struggle has not yet ter-

minated. Mendieta can still be pre-

vented from consolidating power

completely if the masses can be ral-

lied in tbe struggle for democratic

rights. But this struggle must be

directed along the road to Soviets.

THE JAPANESE-ENGLISH
TEXTILE NEGOTIATIONS

In the war of currency deprecia-

tion for the purpose of extending

foreign markest, Japan started the

earliest and gained the most. She
gained the most because her foreign

trade forms so large a percentage of

her economy and since inflation

made her goods dirt-cheap in world

markets, she was able to drive all

competitors out of the market. The

bulk of Japan's exports are textile

goods, cotton and to a less extent

silk. The cheapness of Japanese

cotton goods has resulted in an am-

azing loss of business for the British

textile mills. The largest Empire

market, India, was flooded with Jap-

anese textiles until the outcry of

the English capitalists brought the

threat to close this market com-

pletely to Japan. Japan retaliated

by declaring a boycott on Indian

raw cotton.

The negotiations for a "truce" on

a world scale continued in London
but the Japanese, in the superior

position, wanted to limit the truce

to British Empire markets only. The
result was the breakdown of the

conference and the problem has now
been taken from the hands of the

capitalists into those ot the dip-

lomats. Unquestionably the Jap-

anese will lay down political condi-

tions for concessions In trade that

will involve the stand of England

in the imminent war. If Japan can

obtain England's promise to check-

mate the U. S. in the matter of ally-

ing with the Soviet Union against

Japan, the latter may hesitate no

logger in her planned attack.

—JACK WEBER,
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OneYear of Roosevelt'sNewDeal
The Technique of Serving the Exploiters and Fooling the Masses,

The Demagog}' of Roosevelt Program exploitation do not yield them with- The Big Interest* and the Codes

On the first anniversary of the out a struggle.
j
We are not unmindful of the fact

New Deal four thousand gentlemen president Koosevelt declares that that the big fellows, the steel trust,

In control of industry and finance social conditions had previously tfle automobile corporations, and

PAGE 311
* —

gathered in Washington to be har-

angued and cajoled. "We must con-

sider immediate cooperation to sec
ure increase in wages and shorten-

ing of hours", said President Roose-

velt. Verily, that must have been

spoken entirely in defense of the

forgotten man—at least so it ap-

peared.

Before the same gathering Gener-

al Johnson argued against the com-
pany union. But he made his

reasons perfectly clear. "We know",

he said, "something about what is

toward in this country—the worst

epidemic of strikes in our history

.... I would rather deal with Bill

Green, John Lewis, Ed McGrady,
Mike MacDonough, George Berry,

and a host of others I couid name,

than with any Frankenstein that

you may build up under the guise

ot a company union.

"In fact—take it from me and a

wealth of experience—their inter,

ests are your Interests and under

the law and in this modern day, it

is the best and quickest way to

economic peace."

Fear Collapse of System

That is the rub. Essentially these

statements are all motivated by the

fear of decay and collapse of the

capitalist system. They mean to

convey the idea that it is time to

do some serious patching of the

kind which will reinforce its basis,

consolidate its most essential parts

and strengthen its whole structure.

This, at times, can he accomplished

most effectively by means of appar-

ent concessions, presented in the

terms of glamorous demagogy. Keep
the workers at a level where they

can endure exploitation without too

convulsive revolts. Work closely

hand in hand with your agents in

labor ranks, the respectable labor

leaders, and discard your company
unions lest you actually pave the

way for new and more serious

strikes and for militant unions.

Such was the real character of these

admonishments.

To say bluntly that these state-

ments are motivated by fear ot the

decay and collapse of the capitalist

system may seem entirely unsub-

stantiated. Are not the authors of

the New Deal enjoying the confid-

ence of the vast majority of people

from all walks of life? Is not the

President still extremely popular

even in toe humblest of working

class homes? Does lie not seem to

represent their fears and their de-

sperate hopes? Undoubtedly this

must all be answered in the affirma-

tive. But it does not in the least

sfcttie the question of what the New
Deal is, for whose benefit it oper-

ates, and the motivation behind it.

The Ballyhoo Technique

One of its brilliant critics has said

that it is suggestive of an adven-

ture on a rocking horse, that it is

unreal, and that it does not remove
the causes of "social injustice".

Standing alone, that is of course

not sufficient as a characterization.

The New Deal is not intended to

remove the causes of "soeial injus-

tice". Only the successful conclu-

sion of the class struggle can re-

move this. And here is the import-

ant question: What does the New
Deal mean to the workers? To un-

understand this it must be examined

in its economic aspect, from the

point of view of its function in so-

cial and class relationships, as well

as from the point of view of its

ballyhoo and demagogy, expressed

both in words and action, whieh is

intended to maintain illusions in

the workers' minds. Each one of

these aspects requires separate

treatment. In this article we con-

fine ourselves to the demagogic as-

pect, leaving the others to subse-

quent articles.

While the New Deal machinery

creaks and groans as it is put into

motion, there is a certain revolu-

tionary flare attached to its basic

philosophy. It is acclaimed by

some as "a new social order", by

others as "disciplined democracy".

President Hoosevelt calls it "an

economic constitutional order". It

has even elevated to a basis of re-

spectability the method of abrevia-

tlon of names by initials, formerly

considered to belong only to the

Bolsheviks. We have now the NBA,
the AAA, the PWA, etc An ingen-

ious middle-class mind has suggest-

ed the addition of a tax-payer's

SOS.

Not a "Revolution"

Donald Rtchberg, the counsel for

the New Deal, says that it Is "a

revolution not In purpose but in

method." Suchi statements are in-

tended to catch the gullible worker,

discontented with things as they

are. The New Deal could, of course,

not be a revolution in purpose, a

revolution which does away with

capitalist property rights and the

power of exploitation. This is the

only revolution wihch means some-

thing to the workers. Such a rev-

olution Is not engineered by the

capitalist rulers themselves. They

are Its bitter- opponents. Nor do

revolutions come about peacefully.

Those In possession ot the- capitalist

fvftty tfgfeta ui4 the p»w«r» of

been permitted which allowed vast others like them, resisted the indus-

seciions of the population to exist trial codes of the New Deal. But
in an un-American way, which al- they resisted them in order to obtain

lowed a inai-distribution of wealth
and of power. In his book "Look-
ing Forward", he says: "I believe

ihat the government, without be-

coming a prying bureaucracy, can
act as a check or counter-balance
.11 this oligarchy (the 'few hundred
corporations' and 'fewer than three
jozen banks' which control our
economic life) so as to secure in-

itiative, life, a chance to work, and
ihe safety of savings to men and
women, rather than the safety of

exploitation to the exploiter, safety

of manipulation to the manipulator,
safety of unlicensed power to those
who would speculate to the bitter

end with the welfare and property
of other people."

Wall Street Not JEUftlly Disturbed

And so we have the New Deal,

supposed to check and counter-bal-

ance the oligarchy. Moreover, has
not Wall Street been investigated?
Was not a whole section of this

crew of capitalist pirates headed by
J. P. Morgan summoned to appear
before a senate invesligation com-
mittee and tell why they had evaded
tax payments to the government?
That is perfectly true. But it Is one
thing to investigate Wall Sreet and
dress the investigations up in radi-

cal sounding demagogy in order to

catch the uninitiated. It would be
quite another thing to attempt to

dislodge Wall Street from its econ-
omic power.

This, of course, is not at all in-

the modifications they desired, to

insert their company union clauses

and merit system clauses, by which
Lhey could more securely maintain

their power of exploitation and pre-

vent counter-action by the workers.

Even now the apparent pressure put

upon them to give up their company
unions presents the substitute of

reliance upon their own agents in

labor's ranks—the Greens, the

Lewises, and the Berrys — as a

more effective means of keeping the

masses in subjection.

On the whole the demagogy woven
around the New Deal policy has a

distinct purpose. It is under its

cover that the real measures to

salvage the badly dislocated capital-

ist system of production are being

put over. In the make-up of this

policy and amongst its executors,

including the ' brain-trust' , there

is very likely a mixture of various

currents. One of them is made up
by the traditional radical liberalism

which becomes so indignant at the

effects of "socal injustice" when they

fear that this may bring retaliation

from the workers, but fight might
and main against the abolition of

its causes. They believe in the

soundness of capitalist economy, but

want to save it from the few "bad"
and "greedy" men who have brought

it out of gear. But another, and
far more important one, is the hard-

headed current of aggressive capi-

talism, of ruthless capitalist expan-
sion ready to crush all opposition

tended by the investigations. On which stands in the way of a great-
the contrary, we shall be able to er capitalist empire. That is the
prove that in every respect Wall current which, in the final analysis,
Street has been strengthened, and determines the policies of the New
its power and all it stands for has
oeeu consolidated, by the advent of

the New Deal. President Koosevelt
said in his anniversary address:
'No one is opposed to sensible and
reasonable profits." This means
that profits are to be rationalized.

In other words, the right of exploi-

tation is to be stabilized on a basis

whieh will insure it against too

violent disturbances and shocks.

Deai. In this sense its main fea.

tures are of a permanent character
and will count in the shaping of

the future economic developments.

But as the realities of life remove
its demagogic smoke-screen, the

working masses will become entire-

ly disillusioned. That process be.

gan already during the first year
of the New Deal.

—AKNE SWABECK.

j
Discussion Article

j

On the Resolution of the National YouthCommittee

The thesis of the National Youth
Committee contains the formula-

tion : "It is essential in the educa-
tional and propaganda of the Spar-

tacus Youth Olubs and Young
Spartacus, American revolutionary

traditions, bourgeois and working-
class, play a predominant role."

It Is my opinion that this formu-

lation is confusing right from the

start, and serves only as a hind-

rance to the education of the youth.

My reference is particularly to the
phrase, "bourgeois revolutionary

traditions."

One encounters these days many
references to these "bourgeois rev-

olutionary traditions". Demagogues
and reformists of all shades exhort

the misery-stricken workers and
farmers to find salvation by follow-

ing the footsteps of their "revolu-

tionary forebears", the Madisons,

Adamses, Jeffersons and Company.
They lay claim to the Declaration

of Independence, the Constitution,

the American flag itself. "All this",

they say, "belongs to the American
people. This is what they under-

stand." Away with the imported

Marxism of the Iteds." There is a

rich experience of late with this

sort of stuff, what with the latest

"Continental Congress", and the flag

waving at unemployment and trade

union conferences. Because of this,

it seems to me, our thesis should

strive more than ever to explode,

with the weapons of Marxism, this

spurious Americanism for the Am-
erican working class.

Liberal Phraseology

The liberal phraseology of the

Jeffersons and Madisons is essen-

tially the same as the Liberal

phraseology of the Roosevelts. Just

as Roosevelt, in the interests of

bourgeois private property, deludes

the masses with words, and tries

to cover up the class struggle, so the

Madisons and Jeffersons, in their

time, acted in a similar manner, the

difference being that at the time of

the Madisons and Jeffersons, these

demagogues had a progressive role

to perform. The fight for independ-

ence from England was a progres-

sive fight. But what is even more

important for the proletariat of to-

day to remember is that It was the

artisan and farmer who In the main

formed the fighting forces of the

Revolution, and tried to make of it

a social revolution. The aim of

even the most extreme bourgeois

revolutionists were linked up with

the institution of private property,

Which institution, of course, it is

the aim of the proletarian revolu-

tionary to overthrow.
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private property was a progressive

step historically as compared with
feudal private property. But when
the bourgeoisie try to put the word,
finis, on human history, now that

their aims are realized ; when the

bourgeoisie calls the proletariat

who try to go one step further and
totally abolish private property

"the coarse rabble", it is the Marx-
ists who beg to remind these gentle-

men that force has always been the
midwife of history ; that the bour-

geoisie accomplished their aims, as

had the feudal lords before them
and slave lords before them, by

forcible means ; and that they could

not have done otherwise. And that

we "reserve the same right" to ac-

complish our greater aims. Does
that Justly our including in the

thesis a call to study "bourgeois

revolutionary traditons"? No, that

only helps to confuse the matter.

For what we emphasize, above all,

Is that they utilized revolutionary

means to accomplish their aims,

with which the proletariat can have
nothing In common. Just as they

utilized the extravagant rhetoric

of the Declaration of Independence
when they needed to mobilize the

masses for the revolution but that

once the masses accomplished the

revolution, they sought to consoli-

date their power and foisted the

adoption of the Constitution upon
the masses with all the fraudulent

means we now designate as Tam-
many and at whieh our "revolution-

ary forefathers" were masters in-

deed.

What we emphasize is what Marx
emphasized in 1849; when the Na-

tional Assembly passed the Faucher
bill against the right of associa-

tion, although the constitution guar-

anteed all Frenchmen the right to

organize

:

"What the constitution, first of

all, was to have constituted was
the rule of the bourgeoisie. Evid-

ently, the constitution could there-

fore mean by the right of associa-

tion only such associations as were

In harmony with the rule of the

bourgeoisie ; i. e., with the bourgeois

order. If, for reasons of rhetori-

cal decorum, it expressed itself In

general terms, was not the govern-

ment and the National Assembly
there to interpret it in specific

cases? And the Constituent Assem-

bly decreed that the violation of

the text was the only adeaqute
realization of its literal sense."

Lenin on the Jacobins

There are comrades who think

that because Lenin said the Bol-

sheviks w#po proletarian Jacobins

tfcftt juttttes Mr eallfnf the Mt4-

I isvns and Jeffersons consistent rev-

olutionaries whom we have to save
from the "inisnuterpretatioii" of the

bourgeois prolesso rs. Space does

not permit me to go into an explana-

tion of the Great French devolu-
tion, its similarites and dissimilar-

ities with the American Revolution.

Suilice it here to state the following

tacts
: there were really two revolu-

tions within the feeope of what is

Known as thu (jreat French Rev-

olution: that of na'J led by the

oourgeois Gironde and that of 1703

ied by the petty-bourgeois Jacobins.

Our Kevolution of 1776 was not fol-

lowed by a revolutionary Jacobin
wave, but by reaction, for the Con-

stitution was, broadly speaking,

.he document of the counter-revolu-

tion. The Jacobins, though they

cleared the ground for the bour-

geois order, were trying to repre-

sent the sansculotte. It was exact-

ly this contradiction in internal

make-up plus, of course, the fact

that there were not the material,

requisites for such a transfer of
i

power that caused the downfall of

the Jacobins.

Long ago Plekhanov correctly

estimated the Jacobins

:

"Private property and the petty

bourgeois purposes closely connect-

ed therewith, foreea themselves Into

the programs of even the most ex-

treme revolutionaries of that time

The Party of the Mountain fail-

ed just because of that innermost

contradiction between its petty bour-

geois conceptions and its endeavor
to be a representative of the pro-

letarian interests To the present-

day representatives of the working-

class, these contradictions are for-

eign, because modern, scientific so-

cialism is nothing but the theoretic

expression of the unbridgeable anta-

gonism of interests between the

oourgeoisie and the proletariat."

Exactly. And Lenin was very

careful in explaining what he in-

terpreted Jacobinism to be; he de-

lined it "as the transfer of power
to the revolutionary oppressed class,

for that is the essence of Jacobin-

ism."

The Struggle of the Masses

Our predecessors, the artisan and
poor farmer, though weak in organi-

zation and not constituting as clear-

cut a class as the proletariat of

today, accomplished the revolution,

and tried to make of it a social

revolution ; il was through their

pressure that even such democracy

us we now have was established.

They acomplished this in bitter

struggle against the bourgeoisie. It

is this heritage of the struggle of

the masses (the people) that we
accept. Once more I refer to the

French Revolution and how Marx-

ists interpreted bourgeois achieve-

ment.

Listen to Trotsky

:

"In general the bourgeoisie, in

the proper sense of the term, op-

posed the peasant revolution with

all the power it had. .. .Through-

out the five years (1789-1794) the

peasantry rose at every critical

moment of the revolution, prevent-

ing a deal between the feudal and

bourgeois property holders The
Parisian sansculotte, pouring out

their blood for the republic liberat-

ed the peasant from his feudal

chains."

I repeat : it is this heritage of

struggle of the masses everywhere

that we accept. And this heritage

will find its realization when the

now full-grown proletariat will

sweep aside the now impotent and
reactionary bourgeoisie from the

historical scene. It is this message

that we bring to the American work-

ing-class youth. When we Ameri-

canize Marxism, we bring to the

American working class the mes-

sage ot Marxism, of proletarian rev-

olutionary internationalism, not a

vulgar llag-waving speech. We do

not make the confusion of the youth

that is trying to free itself from the

bourgeois point of view foisted upon

him more confounded by speaking

of "American revolutionary tradi-

tions, bourgeois and proletarian".

At best, this is a misleading phrase,

an unfortunate wording, and ought

to be stricken out from the thesis,

which should be a guide to action,

not confusion.

—RAE SPIEGEL.

Communism and the Intellectuals
2. A Program for the intellectuals

(E<1. Note,—This is the second

of two discussion articles by one

of the signers of the Open Letter

to the Communist Party on the

Madison Square Garden affair.)

It is the credit of the Left Op-
position that it sees the problem of

the intellectuals who are in a state

of open or suppressed rebellion

against the Communist Party as a
serious challenge to ail working-class

groups who believe they hold the

keys to the revolutionary future.

The article in the Militant offers

the aid of the Left Opposition in

rearming "in the service of the pro-

letariat these intellectuals who....
might otherwise lose contact with

the militant working-class."

The Militant offers a concrete

proposal which not only constitutes

an excellent first article for a rev-

olutionary program for intellectuals,

but can serve as an essential basis

for future activities. The Garden
incident, the Militant asserts, has

deeper roots and consequences than
the signers of the Open Letter seem
to recognize. A proper understand-

ing of its full implications, it main-
tains, must lead to such revolution-

ary conclusions as the fundamental

responsibility of the "doctrine of

socialism in one country" for the

disastrous "united-front from be-

low" tactic", and the immediate
necessity of building a new Party

and a new International. It invites

intellectuals to meet with members
of its group in free discussion on
this and on other topics, and it Of-

fers its columns to intellectuals for

the publication of their opinions, and
for mutual criticism. No doubt
numbers of writers will avail them-
selves of the guest, or should we
say fellow-traveler privileges of the

Militant columns, as this writer has
hastened to do.

The Militant article, with its of-

ten severe but always comradely
criticism, sets the seal of a good
example on the promise. (No doubt
you will permit us a criticism. Per-
haps we are a little shell-shocked

on the subject, but we think you
might indulge a little less In mere
routine invective. We dislike the

title of your article, "The Intellec-

tuals Revolt against Stalinist Hool-

and some phrases in the ground has been discovered than
concrete activities within class-

struggle organizations.

Does that mean that we must or-

ganize intellectuals into private,
separate intellectual organizations'/

A thousand times noi No sincere
revolutionary party will repeat the
completely impermissible practice
of the Party in organizing intellec-

tuals' committees, leagues, etc., as
permanent political bodies. These
cribs of the revolutionary demi-
world have served only to infect in-

tellectuals with a host of diseases:

snobbish condescension
;

political

sophistry, cynicism, and ignorance;
isolation from workers ; self-dis-

trust; "juvenile Machivollianism"

;

toadyism. This does not mean that
intellectuals should not be encour-
aged to join economic struggle or-

ganizations in their separate pro-

fessions. Unions for teachers,
writers, etc., yes. But no more in-

tellectuals' clubs.

iganism,

article). We trust that other ar-

ticles will follow, and honest dis-

cussion. From them many intellec-

tuals will emerge with a clearer,

more fundamental political under-

standing, the essential basis for true

revolutionary action.

Discussion Not Enough

But the major part of the prob-

lem still remains. Discussion ia

not enough. The bedrock of any
program for intellectuals must be

practical, concrete work with and
tor workers on the class-struggle

front. Concurrently there must be

discussion of the Marxian theory

and its application : free discussion,

criticism and democratic decision

upon proposals and plans are an
essential part of sound action. But
activities for working class ends are

both the core and goal of any rev-

olutionary program.

And the fact is, though the Party
sneer who shouldn't, that the intel-

lectuals want to work. The chiel

challenge of the intellectuals to the

Left Opposition and similar groups

is that they offer organizational

channels for this impulse.

The Left Opposition is too intel-

ligent to make the easy answer,

"Join our group," although no doubt
it looks forward to including with-

in ranks of the new party qualiiieu,

intellectual elements .To join a
revolutionary party one must feel

himself a full-time, professional rev-

olutionary, and we believe that the

great majority of the intellectuals

would agree that they are fellow-

travelere, sympathizers, intellectual

allies of the revolution, not full-

fledged revolutionaries. Indeed, they

have never claimed to be profes-

sional revolutionaries. That some
will grow in time to Party calibre

we firmly believe; there is material

here that time and experience could

temper into useful theoreticians and
cadres.

Indeed, this is an important rea-

son for having an organized program
of activities for intellectuals. The
revolutionary movement needs their

work above all, but secondarily It

needs them, the best of them. And
no other training and testing
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On Saturday, February 24th, 2,000

hunger marchers from all over the

country moved into London and at

the same time 1,400 delegates from
trade unions, political parties, co-

operatives, etc., assembled in Ber-

mondsey for the Congress of Action.

From North, South, East, and West,

the unemployed marchers brought
greetings from their fellow-victims

of capitalism and despite a bitter

yellow press campaign, the local

trade unionists and cooperatives

had rallied to the aid of the march-
ers all along the road.

"Congress of Action"

On the same day, the Congress of

Action passed a resolution calling

for work or maintenance and the

delegates pledged themselves to use
every means in their power, includ-

ing strike action, to smash the new
unemployed insurance bill. The
marchers stayed in London for a
week and a deputation headed by
Maxton, MacGovera, and Hannlng-
ton called at 10 Downing Street in

order to interview the Prime Min-
ister. But Ramesy MacDonald was
enjoying himself at the British In-

dustries Fair and so the unemploy-

ed were denied the opportunity of

seeing the Premier.

The I. L. P. representatives then

raised the question In the House of

Commons and they obtained the

support of the Labour Party and
a section of the Liberal Party. They
desired the approval of the mem-
bers of Parliament for a deputation

of the hunger-marchers to address

the House and also that the Prime
Minister shall receive the marchers
in Downing Street. Both proposals

were turned down by the Tory maj-
ority and when Buchanan, Maxton,
and MacGovern taunted MacDonald
with episodes from his past career

as the alleged champion of the un-

derdog he replied by pointing to the
Labor Party Conference and Trade
Union Congress—those two bodies

had also refused to allow de-

putations from the unemployed, and
Ramsay finished' his speech by loud-

ly denouncing the hunger-marchers

as dupes of the Communist Party.

Having tried constitutional meth-

ods without result, the leaders of

the marchers now attacked the rul-

ing class with vague threats of

other and more militant tactlCB"

but all that happened was a demon-
stration In front of Buckingham Pal-

ace and a further spout of oratory

at Hyde Park, after which the mem-
bers went home by train.

A Peaceful Demonstration

In contrast to previous hunger-

marches this latest venture was a
most peaceful demonstration awak-
ening a considerable amount of

sympathy for the hard lot of the

unemployed bnt leaving them Just

where they were before the march
started. The parliamentary leaders

of the I. L. P. were the real victors
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confine the main activities of the

marchers to the vicinity of Parlia-

ment but they also obtained the full

flood-light of the press for them-
selves, a very necessary thing for

Maxton and company.

So far as the Bermondsey Con-
gress is concerned, it is hard to con-

ceive of anything substantial eom-
ing from so loose a body of repre-

sentatives who merely represent the

fringe of the movement, the real

machinery being safely left in the

hands of the bureaucracy of the

Labour Party and Trade Unions.
The Congress declared for strike

action but before this line could be
successful it would have to be car-

ried out upon a national scale com-
bining political with industrial ac-

tion In the form of a political gen-

eral strike. This requires not only

a thorough permeation of the trade

unions but also a powerful political

party capable of leading the masses
in a direct struggle for power. But
In Britain there is neither a party

or a communist-permeated trade un-
ion movement, and unfortunately

Bermondsey was a poor substitute.

Comintern Reply to I. L, P.

At the Congress the I. L. P. and
the C. P. endeavored to keep on good
terms but the arrival of the Comin-
tern reply to the I. L. P. letter has
opened up hostilities again. Signed

by Kuusinen, this latest epistle from
Moscow contains nothing new. To
become a sympathizing member of

the Communist International, the

I. L. P. need not accept the 21 con-

ditions as formulated by Lenin but

must prove in practice that it Is as-

sisting the work ot the C. I. and
It must carry on a fight "against

the Second International and the re-

formist leaders of the trade unions
and come out decisively against all

attempts to create new Internation-

als"

The leaders of the I. L. P. are
accused of being anti-Soviet and to

actually "reflect the foreign policy

of the British Government". They
are also accused of holding back
the rank and file of the I. L. P. from
joining the Third International.

L L. P. Conferences

Meanwhile, the divisional area

conferences of the I. h. P. have been

held In London, Lancashire, York-
shire, and Lyneslde. All these con-

ferences rejected affiliation to the

Third International while the pro-

posal to form a Fourth Internation-

al was also turned down. The pre-

sent middle-course position of the

party found favour everywhere but

in Lancashire a resolution calling

tor a return to the Second Interna-

tional was carried by 21 votes to 16.

The leaders ot the I. L. P. have not

yet revealed their attitude but the

Easter Conference of the party may
follow the divisional conferences In

favour of a waiting poller.

T.C.

Mass Organizations a Necessity

The only healthy solution of the
problem is the building of sound
mass organizations. Here the intel-

lectual can work with workers. This
would be the fulfillment of the need
and desire that attracted him to the
revolutionary movement in the first

place, the desire to escape the frus-

tration of the merely intellectual

life; the hope of finding, in alliance

with the only vital, productive class,

the proletariat, roots in substantial

aoil and a renewed creativeness.

In a mass organization, the Intel-

lectual no doubt will find political

guidance and education, not In abs-
tract, theoretical form, but on the
job, in the struggle. He will if he
linds there revolutionaries not only
wise and experienced, which he is

not, but willing to lead him and
teach him not by terrorism or mech-
anically or by faith, but by patient,

comradely discussion and criticism,

permitting him. also a full vote in

making decisions. In the process,

he will become not only an increas-

ing useful member of bis mass or-

ganization, but he will be developed
so that in many cases he may consi-

der and be qualified to take a fur-
ther political step.

But more important than the need
of the intellectual and his political

future is the crying need ot the
working-class itself for such mass
organizations. There are tremend-
ous immediate problems facing the
working-class; the defense of class-

war victims, relief to strikers and
their dependents, the fight against
war and Fascism. Only mass or-

ganizations built on the sound basis

of union of all elements willing to

fight on a common limited program
of activities can enlist the forces
necessary for militant and success-

ful broad struggles. Today the
working-class movement is ham-
strung because no such organiza-

tions exist.

The responses of the puny sectar-

ian groupings to the increased needs
of the past years have revealed
their impotence. Yesterday, such
organizations as the W. I. R., the
I. L. D., the League against War
and Fascism were parodies o£ "uni-

ted-front" mass organization. Under
the impact of recent events they lie

today in ruins.

Build Mass Organizations Now!
It is not too much to say, we be-

lieve, that the test of all political

groups who claim to know how to

build revolutions' lies in this prob-
lem. Mass organizations are the
most imperative need of the work,
ing-class today; through them runs
the road to a new party and the
revolutionary future.

Intellectuals are ready, we be-

lieve, to join with all political

working-class groups who will join

with tbem in a sound mass organi-

zation. Intellectuals do not ask for
leadership in such an organization

;

they will take their places In the
rank-and-file, and if and when they
earn responsible posts they will be
proud to fill them. They are not
altogether unexperienced: they have
fought at Harlan, at Washington,
and at Scottsboro. They have use-

ful gifts: they can write publicity

and pamphlets; they can raise

money; some of them can do minor
organizational jobs. And they are
willing to learn.

Many of these intellectuals would
prefer to work in a mass organiza-

tion whose purpose is defense. Their
interests and their experience hap-
pens to lie in the struggle for class-

war prisoners, and against Fascism.

They would be interested to know
if the L. O. and other militant pol-

itical groups think this is the most
fruitful field in which to begin.

In any case, we urge on the L. O.
that it consider this problem as ur-

gent and immediate. We should
like to hear whether ie Is willing

to Join with other political groups,
and with the intellectuals, on an
agreed program for defense tor
some other important need) in a
non-partisan, united-front mass or-

ganization, based on militant class-

struggle principles, democratically

carried on and controlled?

Comrades, we await your auswer.
And your concrete proposals.

—A SIGNER OF TUB
opmt 1
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The Furriers' Problem

IN many respects the situation in the fur trade, re-

ported by a correspondent in last week's Militant,

presents a unique trade union problem. The right of

the workers to }oin aa organization of their own

Choosing, the cardinal principle at stake in many ©1

the tabor battles now taking place or impending, is

clearly at issue. The Fur department of the Needle

Trades Industrial Union (T. TJ. U. L.) has the great

majority ot the organized workers on its side but

no recognition from the bosses and no agreement with

the bosses' associations. The International Fur

Workers' Union (A. F. ot L.) has an agreement with

the bosses—but only a lew hundred members and no

real support of the workers.

On the lace of it the attempt to impose the Inter-

national on the furriers Is an attempt to force them

to accent an organization chosen for them, by the

bosses. How can there be two opinions as to

the stand the workers should take on such a ques-

tion? If the bosses are to be allowed' to decide which

onion the workers should belong to why not let them

(jjwcjfy a company union and be done with It? That,

in our opinion, is the fundamental issue although it

is somewhat obscured by numerous complicating as-

pects of the situation.

» • » *

An exactly analogue case is not to be found any-

where in the American trade union movement. The

tut workers, a small section of the needle trades

as a whole, constitute the only section where the

Stalinist Industrial Union has the majority of the

organized workers. In the other trades the organized

masses are in the A. F. of L. unions ; uotside the tur-

rires, the Needle Trades Industrial Union, like all

the other Stalinist unionB, leads an Isolated, sectarian

and futile existence devoid of any future.

Besides that, the leadership and internal regime

of the furriers' section do not speak for its future

either. The paralyzing bureaucratism—character-

istic of all Stalinist organizations—to say nothing of

the systematic errors—also characteristic of Stalin-

ism—weigh In the scale against the union and mark

it for the same doom that has befallen all the other

Stalinist unions. The Stalinist party, which con-

trols the furriers' section of the Industrial union, has

shown an infinite capacity for disrupting and destroy-

ing mass organizations, none whatever, in any field,

to build and maintain them. In supporting the In-

dustrial Union In the fur trade as long as the major-

ity of the organized workers prefer it to the A. F. of

Jj. body, the revolutionary militants in the trade

should not close their eyes to all these facts.

• • • *

The role of the Lovestoneites in this situation is

particularly revealing, both as to the ultimate logic

of their trade union policy and as to the essentially

opportunist political character of this group. The

LdvestonelteB are betting on the victory of the re-

actionary combination of the bosses, the NRA and

the A. F. of L. and have taken steps to "get in on

the ground floor" of the boss-supported International.

They have accepted leading posts in the International.

Thus they give a "radical" race to this organization

which has no support except that which It gets from

the employers.

The Lovestoneite policy of supporting the A. F. of

L. at all costs, which led them to an objective sup-

port of Lewis against the heroic struggle of the Pro-

gressive Miners, has brought them to the shabby role

of agents for the fakers in the ease of the furriers.

A> F. of L. fetishism, as a trade union policy, is false

to,the core. Is the present case, aa in many others, it

serves as a cover for political and personal oppor-

tunism. The revolutionary militants among the fur-

riers, without deluding themselves In the least about

the perspectives of the Stalinist union, mutt respect

I he attitude of the majority of the workers who sup-

port it and fight in the ranks beside them. The Love-

stoneite policy must be rejected with contempt.
• * •

Inside the Stalinist union, however, the militants

should light for a realistic policy that would open up

the perspectives for success in the struggle which are

not too bright with the present policy and leadership.

A head-on tight against the A. F. of L. in a compara-

tively small and isolated sector of the needle trades

reduces the struggle of the furriers to an endurance

contest in which the odds are on the other side. A
broader and more flexible strategy Is necessary.

The heart of such a strategy is the fight for unity,

not only of the furriers but of all the needle trades

workers. Nobody in his right senses can imagine

that such unity is to be realized under the banner of

the T. U. U. L. As things stand now, after the recon-

stitution of the I. L. G. W. and the affiliation of the

Amalgamated to the A. F. of L., it should be clear1

which way the stream is flowing. The furriers ought

to aim deliberately to connect themselves with this

main stream and influence ita further development.
• * •

In order to do so it is necessary for them to

overcome prejudices against affiliation to the A. F.

of L.—prejudices against the course of a mass move-

ment are quite futile anyway. It is likewise neces-

sary to make a sharp break with any sense of obliga-

tion or loyalty to the T. U. U. L.—this paper pretense

of a labor movement is not worth anybody's loyalty.

Once this correction in the orientation of the Left

wing furriers' union iB made its position in the strug-

gle will be strengthened and the way will be opened

lor a number of eliective moves to get out ol the pre-

sent blind alley.

First, it can demand a charter from the Inter-

national with only one condition ; that the local re-

tain Its autonomy and the right to choose its own
officials, it that is refused, a proposal can be made
to unite the two local organ inaliens into a single body

affiliated to the International and, consequently, to

the A. F. of L., with officials to be elected in a super-

vised election of the united organization. Third, the

Left wing union can declare its intention to campaign

for the amalgamation of all the needle trades unions

into one Industrial organization affiliated to the A.

F. of L.
• • • »

If such proposals are made known to all the fur-

riers, and combined with a widespread agitation tor

unity throughout the needle trades, they will awaken

a hearty response from the workers, strengthen the

sagging morale of the Left wing and put an enorm-

ous pressure on the officials of the International, In-

cluding their Lovestoneite come-ons. Either — these

officials will be compelled to accede to the demand of

the masses for the unity, or—they will be convicted

to the hilt of responsibility for the split, robbed of

every plausible argument and completely isolated

from the masses who want unity more than anything

else. In any case the position of the Left wing union

will be strengthened, and if It has to fight alone for

another period its members will be fortified with a
new conviction. The chances of victory will be multi-

plied many times.
• • • »

The Stalinist bureaucrats in charge of the Left

wing furriers' union, ot course. Will oppose such a

strategy and will try to suppress any free discussion

of it in the union. But these ideas will make their

way just the same. They are stronger than the ap-

paratus of the bureaucrats because they correspond

to the burning needs of the workers. And, in addi-

tion, they indicate the only way to save the furriers'

organization from the debacle which overtook all the

other sections of the Industrial Union. —J. P. C.

Revolutionary Youth Meet in International Conference at Luxemburg

(Continued from page 1)

HONOR AMONG THIEVES
Postmaster General Farley, the

former prize-fight commissioner,

who promoted Roosevelt into the

presidency, stated Sunday that there

was more honeety and truthfulness

among politicians than any other

class of his acquaintances. In

other words, the rest of his friends

are bigger crooks and liars than

the Walkers, McQuades, Smalls, etc.,

and that's saying a mouthful, as

the following recent news items

would indicaro.

The recently deceased Hoe Rosen-

bergs second-hand dealer and pay-

off man for the Insull-Capone gang

In Chicago revealed to the Federal

Income Tax Department that he

Jiad on his pay-roll the former

mayor, Tony Cermafe, to the tune ot

(85,000, and numerous aldermen

and other democratic and repub-

lican politicians. Many of whom
•re as well known to Farley, as are

Roosevelt, Bull Montana, and Boo

Boo Hoff.

In Welfare Island Prison, politic-

ians of the Farley stable were

shown to be on a somewhat lower

plane than the imprisoned gangsters

and the degenrate male prostitutes

who cooperated with them In rob-

bing the general run of prisoners.

Finally there's the New York City

Home for the Destitute, where the

honorable Mr. Farley's "most honest

and truthful" politicians robbed the

aged, the crippled, the blind, and

the feeble-minded. Savings of old

and Illiterate scrub-women stolen

by trusted officials. These ofllclals

using the unfortunate Inmates'

dr»ad of a nameless grave in Pot-

ten Field as a threat, forced them

to turn over insurance policies and

savings account* Into their hands.

When, by accident or otherwise,

ed upon to go the limit in lickspit-

tle servility and invention. Qorify-

ing "the Leader" and "the Great

Disciple", Stalin, in the Daily

Worker of March 10th, Minor says,

'Lenin built up and trained a core

of Marxian revolutionists the hard-

est, clearest, and beet of whom he

nicknamed 'Comrade Steel' (Stal-

in)".

We don't know if that lie is or-

iginal with Minor or not. The facts

are that Stalin gave himself the

name of "Steel" and later he took

unto himself the titles of "the Lead-
er", and "Great Disciple", and
furthermore, the discription, "hard-

est, clearest, and best" is self-bes-

towed. Lenin's opinion of Stalin is

known to Minor. It was written In

a last and solemn warning to the

party. In this document, "Lenin's

Last Testament" Stalin was char-

acterized as rude, disloyal, and un-

lit for leadership. The party was
urgently, advised to remove Stalin

as secretary. Of course what Lenin
actually said matters no more to

Minor now than it did In 1918 when
he attacked Lenin and Trotsky in

the New York World and other cap-

italist publications.

* •

Rural Housing

That the New York song writer

who had' the country "Crying for

the Carolines" a couple of years

ago would be crying a different tune

if he lived there is indicated by
first reports on rural housing re-

leased by the Department of Agri-

culture. Unpainted one-story frame
shacks lacking the most elementary

sanitary facilities are the general

rule, for the "great American farm
home". Out of 2,311 houses In Dup-
lin County, North Carolina, only

tlemen of the Blue Grass country.

Almost an Eden of contentment,

peace and refinement. The federal

report shows a different picture.

Sanitation of the worst type, unim-

proved outdoor toilets, water car-

ried by hand, unpainted, miserable

shacks, abject poverty. Slums for

the builders of cities, shacks for

the growers of food, while hundred

of thousands of building trades

workers tramp around vainly

searching for a job. That Is capital-

ism in its most highly advanced

state.

• * • •

"Party Life"

A letter in the "Party Life" col-

umn of the Daily Worker of March
7th states that the writer joined

the party in June 1932, was made
unit organizer, member of the sec-

tion committee, and put forward as

an aldermanic candidate without

every knowing what It was all

about. "On several occasions I was
called into the office by the Section

Organizer and told about some op-

position force and to vote this way
or that. But I was never drawn
into any discussion concerning the

grievance. It was always cut and
dried. All that I was to do was
to vote so and so. 1 think the sec-

tion was a little too bureaucratic.

Now the party just exists. There
are no struggles, no unemployed
movement ".

Editorial comment by the Dally
Worker hopes this situation Is not
widespread In the party. It is not
in line with the open letter and
"It has been taken for granted....

that he (the writer of the letter) is

a full blown Communist." No doubt
it is the duty of a "full blown"
Stalinist—and how full some of

them are blown!—to stick up his

hand on a bureaucrat's say-so, to

slug a Trotskyist who calls for a

the I. C. L. which could not send

delegates.

2. The American, French, Bel-

gian, German and Swiss sections of

the I. C. L.

3. The Socialist Youth Associa-

tion of Germany (SAP).
4. The Workers Youth Associa-

tion of Norway (NAP).
5. The Mot Dag group of Nor-

way.

6. The Revolutionary Youth As-

sociation of Holland (RSP).
7. The Socialist Youth Associa-

tion of Holland (OSP).
8. The Youth Group of the Com-

munist League of Struggle, U. S. A,

By a transfer of mandates, the

youth organization of the POP of

France, and the Roumanian Asso-

ciation of United Socialist Youth
were represented. Holland bad re-

fused to admit the representatives

of the Independent Communist
Youth organization of Sweden, who
had sent telegraphic greetings of

solidarity from Copenhagen, and
transferred their mandate to the

Mot Dag group of Norway.

Reports of National Section*

With the opening of the confer-

ence it was found that while a
smaller number of delegates were
present, actually, all the organiza-

tions assembed in Holland were re-

presented at Luxemburg. The first

point on the agenda was a series of

reports by the national sections on

the status of their organizations.

These reports showed that In almost

all the countries present active and
vital organizations and groups ex-

isted with a will to reorientate the

proletarian youth movement.
The reports formed1 the introduc-

tion to the political discussion. The
political discussion of the interna-

tional situation and the tasks of the

youth was the most Important ques-

tion of the conference. Here was ex-

pressed the opinions of the various

organizations present on the basic

question of what to do. In the

course of the discussion apparent

agreement was reached by the dele-

gates on a series of principled ques-

tions such as the proletarian dicta

torshlp, the soviet, system, the arm-

ed struggle, for power, the united

front, etc

But on the decisive question of

what to do sharp differences ex-

pressed themselves between the de-

legation of the 1CL and the left.

centrist elements adhering to the

London Bureau (now transferred to

Amsterdam). The) ICL declared

that, following the fundamental

agreement on a series of prluct

pled question, and following the

general agreement as to the degen-

eration and collapse of social dem-

ocracy and Stalinism, Including

their youth organizations, It was
necessary to declare openly and

without equivocation the need of

creating the new International and
the new youth International.

Proposals of 8. A, P. Yooth

The representatives of the SAP,

elaborating on their thesis, present-

ed the unique, and not entirely new,

point of view, that it is necessary

to win the broad masses of workers

and worker youth to the support the

and following such an event to then

conference on principled questions

declare and work for the new inter-

nationals. The comrades argued

that while they agreed to the neces-

sity of the new international, it was

not the decisive question. They

proceeded to divorce the question of

the new international from the

agitation for the principles of com-

munism, as if such a separation was

possible.

The SAP concluded their discus-

sion with the proposal: to accept

their thesis which did not contain

the necessary declaration for the

new international and the new youth

international. Following the ac-

ceptance of this, to elect a buro,

with a secretariat located at Stock-

holm which would have as its tasks

the work of rallying the broad

masses of youth around the banner

of the principles contained in the

thesis. Then, in order arrive at a

concord with the ICL, they proposed

an additional resolution proclaiming

the necessity of the new youth in-

ternational and to elect a buro loc-

ated in Paris to work for the reali-

zation of alms of the resolution.

Standpoint of I. C. L.

These proposals were unaccept-

able to the delegation of the I. C. L.

which decided to reject the motions.

To us it was Inconceivable that the

proposed Paris buro could carry on

an intense activity for the new youth

international without at the same

time working and agitating for it on

the basis of the principles of com-

munism, which could not and should

not be separated from the question

of the new international. The exist-

ence of two buros of this character

would only result in a dualism of

work.

The Stockholm buro which would

stand on the position that the social

democracy and Stalinism were bank-

rupt, would carry on its work with-

out telling the workers what to do.

We demonstrated that to wait until

mass national organizations were

in existence before building the new

International could lead to nowhere,

and that) It was Inverted "interna-

tionalism", since the reorganization

and reassembling of the new organi-

zation of the working class could

only be on the basis of the existence

of the International movement. We
(herefore proposed that the confer-

ence come out openly and Clearly

tor the new youth international,

with one buro to work in this direc-

tion.

Agreement on Amended Thesis

After an Intense and protracted

discussion, agreement was reached

between the two tendencies at the

conference. The representative of

the Socialist Youth Association (S.

A. P.) proposed' them to include in

their thesis the clauses for the new
youth international and the new in-

ternational, to elect one buro with

its secretariat at Stockholm, which

would have the task of realizing the

decisions of the conference in prac-

tice. Inasmuch as the thesis In gen-

eral renders a correct characteriza-

tion of the present world situation

and a correct criticism of the 2nd

and 3rd Internationals, we found

it possible, with the acceptance of"'" wl>0!l Wli. Jh CI'-

our proposals on the new interna-

tional, to agree to the motions.

All the other organizations pre-

sent — with the exception of the

Norwegian Workers Party—accept-

ed the theses. As a result the basis

for the creation of two buros be-

came non-existent. These decisions

ol course remain provisional, de-

pendent upon the actions o£ the or-

ganizations represented at the con-

ference.

Appeal to All Revolutionary Youth

With the above political basis

laid, the conference proceeded to

the more practical questions of the

tuture. It was decided by the con-

ference to extend invitations to all

independent revolutionary youth or-

ganizations, including those organi-

zations within the official interna-

tionals, who show leftward tendenc-

ies, to attach themselves to the de-

cisions of the conference. The Buro,

the conference decided, should con-

sist of one member for every na-

tional section adhering to the de-

cisions of the conference. Because

of its international character the

ICL is to be represented by three

members.

It was further decided to create

a secretariat of this buro, consist-

ing of three members and made up
of representatives of the Socialist

Youth Association (SAP) the Inde-

pendent Communist Youth of Swe-

cleu, and the Internationalist Com-
munist League, with its center at

Stockholm. This secretariat would

have as its tasks the practical carry-

ing through of the decisions of the

conference and the buro.

Thus, the conference dispersed by

the Dutch police, became a reality

through the efforts of the ICL and

the SAP. After a day of sharp and

intensive discussion of a comradely

character, we succeeded in over-

coming the differences of the con-

ference, and arriving at an agree-

ment which makes possible for us

to go -a step forward. But it must

be stated very clearly that the con-

ference and its decisions while

marking a tremendous step forward,

is after all only the first step.

Great Tasks Ahead

The real work lies ahead. Every-

thing depends upon how the buro

and its secretariat proceeds to

realize the conference decisions in

life. This, after all, is decisive. In

our opinion, the executive must

emulate the activities of the Inter-

national of oSciaiist Youth during

MILITANT PLEDGE FUND
Our call for weekly or monthly pledges to help sustain The Mili-

tant has brought some immediate results as evidenced by the list

printed below. Thus far, the response has been from the members

of the Communist League, with one exception which is from a sym-

pathizing school teacher.

We take this opportunity to make a special appeal to our readers

and sympathizers to pledge definite weekly or monthly sums as a con-

crete manifestation of their interest in The Militant and the cause

it represents.

In spite of the many difficulties. The Militant has continued pub-

lication regularly over a period of five and a half years, coming out -as

a tri-weekly on two special occasions. This was made possible only

bj> tremendous sacrifices. But this condition must now be stopped.

Worry about paying the llnotyper; worry about paying electric, gas

and other bills; worry about raising the necessary funds with which

to mall the paper in addition to worries about personal economics,

are not conducive to the production of the kind of a Militant we vis-

ualize.

The Pledge Fund, if promptly and regularly remitted, can help

to overcome these difficulties, stabilize the paper, and permit us the

hope of making it a bi-weekly soon. We hope that our readers and

sympathizers will participate In tills action by sending in their pledges

at once.

THE FLEDG ERS
BROOKLYN BRANCH, LOCAL N. Y.

1. Paul King ,25 weekly

MANHATTAN BRANCH, LOCAL N. ¥.

2. G. Wright .50 weekly

J. B. Konlkow .26 weekly

4. H. Beardslee 1.00 weekly

5. M. Sterling 36 weekly

6. F. Victor .50 weekly

T. J. Weber .50 weekly

S. 8. Gordon .50 weekly

I. H. Stone .26 -weekly

1A U OTtn» KA mnn»hln

tinued to carry the banner of in-

ternationalism and proletarian rev-

oultion. It must be an active body

alive to the needs of the hour.

Because of the hurried character

of the conference it was unable to

discuss separately, nor to work out

a concrete program of action on the

war danger. Similarly with the

question of Fascism and the strug-

gle to win the muss of working

youth. These are fundamental ques-

tions that have to be acted upon
and solved by the leading body. It

must begin at once with an inter-

national campaign to popularize the

decisions of the conference, to win
greater support for them, to Initiate

an international campaign against

the dai\ger of war and the Fascist

reaction. It must work out a pro-

gram of rallying the wide masses ot

proletarian youth. In a word the

leading body must build a genuine

Communist youth international.

Thei youth organizations of the

Internationalist Communist League
will do all in their power to further

this work. The buro can rely upon
our active initiative and support in

this direction. We feel confident

that an application of the decisions

of the conference, a persistent and
intense activity on the part of the

buro and the sections adhering to

the conference, will make - possible

the creation ot a mass Communist
youth international based on the

principles of Marjtism.

—ALBERT GLOTZER.

Correction

March Young Spartacus

The March issue of Young Spar-

lacus contains articles interesting

both to militants in the movement

and the young workers coming to

Communism. It features the les-

sons of the Austrian events and in-

cludes several articles on the war
danger, the hotel strike, the tasks

of the Spartacus Youth Ciubs, and

report of the New York Yipsel con-

vention. In addition, a story on

the Snow-Gang, a poem and some

science items, make the paper very

attractive and readable.

Plans are being made to publish

Young Spartacus as an eight-pager

regularly every month. Branches

of the League and Spartacus Youth

Clubs should immediately pay for

their bundles. Yearly subs at the

low price of twenty-five cents can

easily be obtained if the paper ap-

pears regularly. Let us hear from

you!

To the Editor of The Militant:

Dear Comrade:
In cutting down my article "Or-

ganizing the CWA White Collar

.Workers" (March 17th) to about

half its size, the blue pencil pro-

duced some errors. Particularly, in

telescoping the lost part of the arti-

cle into one paragraph, I was made
to say : "The Lovestoneites must be

forced to break their bloc with So-

cialist and reactionary elements",

etc. As a matter of fact, in this

particular situation, the Socialists

are very valuable elements ; and
though some of them are following

the Lovestoneites in their unprin-

cipled bloc, others of them are with

the Progressive Group. What I said

in its original form was that the

Lovestoneites must be forced to

break with the reactionaries. The
Socialists belong in a progressive

bloc in this organization.

—EMERGENCY EMPLOYEE.
(Ed. Note.—The error complained

of above was made in the editorial

office. Our correspondent was not

responsible and we are glad to make
the correction and to concur with

hts opinion regarding the socialist

workers in the CWA.)

Salt Lake City

OPEN FORUM

Every Sunday 7:30 P. M.

1318 E. Second St. South

Auspices: Communist League of A.

Shaehtm&n Tour Los Angeles

M ASS M BETING
"DO WE NEED A NEW REVOLU-
TIONARY PARTY IN AMERICA?"

at

MUSIC ARTS HALL
In Advance 10c, at Door 15c

233 South Broadway

Tickets obtainable at:

224 S. Spring St, Room 218

LIONEL TRILLING
Noted Lecturer and Writer

will speak on

THE PROBLEMS OF A REVOLU-
TIONARY NOVELIST

at the

SPARTACUS YOUTH CLUB
126 East 16th St.

on

THURSDAY, March 29th, 1934

Admission Free

N.y. Printers Demand Unionization

RESOLUTION UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED BY MASS MEETING

OF THE INDEPENDENT PRINTING EMPLOYEES
Thursday, March 15, 1934.

The code signed by the President for the Graphic

Ar L
s Industry promises to improve conditions among the

unorganized but fails to provide the means to achieve

this betterment, and

This code does not meet the burning problem or un-

employment since it refuses to grant a thirty hour

week, and

The code as well as previous conditions in the typo-

graphical industry .causes a deadly competition between

union and unorganized men setting up different wage

scales to the detriment of all

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED That we, 500 printers assem-

bled In mass meeting In Stuyvesant Casino, 142 Second

Avenue, New York City, March 15th, 1934, under the

-..r.v.i^no r.f Urn tnrtonotirtpnt Printing Emulovaes.

WHEREAS

WHEREAS

WHEREAS
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FOR THE 4th INTERNATIONAL!
Appeal of the Communist- Internationalists to the Workers of the World

We, the representatives of the Communist Inter-

nationalists (Bolshevik-Leninists) of U.S.S.R., Ger-

many, France, England, Italy, Spain, Holland,

Belgium, the United States, South America, China and

other countires turn to you, workers of the world, in

an hour of impending danger, with this appeal.

Since the crushing of the Austrian proletariat and

the bloody fights in the streets of Paris, it is clear

even to the blind that old methods of struggle, based

on peaceful development, are completely exhausted.

Rotting capitalism has no other resort except to

suppress the proletariat, smash its organisations,

crush its will and reduce it to abject slavery. The

bourgeoisie will not and cannot wait until the prole-

tariat gains 51 per cent of the votes. The question

will be settled by force. Finance capital is organiz-

ing and arming fascist bands. Mussolinism is not an

Italian but a world phenomenon. The gangrene of

barbaric reaction is spreading over one land after

another. France is next in order. February 6th

marked the first rehearsal of Fascist banditism. The

same manifestations are in preparation in England.

The prerequisites for fascism exist in the United States

just as much as in Europe.

What a.terrible degradation!

The proletariat is the only creative class in pres-

ent-day society. On it depends the entire life of the

country, its economy and culture. Together with the

semi-proletarian masses, whose leader it is destined to

be, the proletariat constitutes the overwhelming major-

ity of civilized humanity. It is inspired by a great

social ideal. During recent days in Austria as

throughout all modern history, it has shown itself cap-

able of great self-sacrificing heroism. Nevertheless,

Fascism, basing itself on the worst, most demoralized

elements of the petty bourgeoisie, on human dust, the

Bcum of the nation, gains one victory after another.

The Bankrupcy of the Leadership

What is the cause of this?

This is the question weighing on the mind of

every worker. The answer is written in the flames of

the events themselves. The cause lies in the bank-

ruptcy of the leaderhsip. The proletariat is betrayed,

divided and rendered powerless from above. For this

the social democracy, the Second International, bears

the major responsibility. As long as the question waa

limited to. peaceful parliametary and trade union

struggles and settlements, the workers did not notice

that the staffs were made up of narrow-minded petty-

bourgeois types, ex-reformists and semi-revolutionists

who had become conservatives and, finally, common

traitors. To these leaders (Wels and Hilferding,

Vandervelde and de Man, Leon Blum and Renaudel,

Lansbury and Henderson, Robert Grimm, etc.) the

thoughts and feelings of hourgeois ministers, bankers,

journalists and professors are incomparably nearer

than are the thoughts and feelings of the proletariat,

the unemployed, the small farmers, the starving youth

growing up on the streets.

But a heavy responsibility rests also upon the

Third International which once rose high under the

banner of the October revolution but which, sinking

ever lower and lower, has changed from the revolution-

ary vanguard of the proletariat into an ossified bu-

reaucratic apparatus. The Stalinist Comintern led

the revolution in China and brought it to defeat. The

Comintern took the revolutionary workers of the whole

world out of the trade unions, isolated the left wing

and thereby saved the conservative trade-union bu-

reaucracy from collapse. The Comintern entered into

blocs with individual bourgeois pacifists, chatterers,

careerists while rejecting joint action with proletarian

mass organizations. The Stalinist leadership of the

Comintern says to the world! proletariat: "Accept

without dispute my commands or I will smash the fight-

ing unity of your ranks and sabotage the defense

against Fascism." This was the policy of the most

powerful section of the Comintern, its German section,

thru 1923-1932, and this policy led to Hitler's victory.

In Austria, thanks to the chain of crimes and mis-

takes of the Comintern, the C. P. did not even succeed

in raising its head. Finally, heedless of all tragic les-

sons, the Communist parties of France, England and

other countries proceed slavishly to repeat the criminal

policy of the German C. P. The combination of Marcel

Cachin and Leon Blum will inevitably lead to the same

consequences as the combination of Thaelmann and

Wels. Along this road complete and final catastrophe

awaits the proletariat.

The result of the great October overturn in Russia

was the Soviet Union. It showed the power and poten-

tialities inherent in the proletariat. The Soviet Union

remains today flesh of our flesh and blood of our blood.

With all the power at our commond, we call on every

honest worker to come to the defense of the Soviet

State in the hour of need.

Under, the pressure of world imperialism, internal

difficulties and the mistakes of the leadership, however,

a powerful bureaucracy has elevated itself over the

workers* and peasants' Soviets, and now makes a re-

ligion of its infallibility. The autocratic rule of the

unrestrained bureaucracy today constitutes the chief

danger to the further development of the peoples of

the USSR and to the triumph of world socialism. The

Communist International created by Lenin has fallen

victim to its slavish dependence on the degenerate

Soviet bureaucracy.

Which is the Way Out

A new party and a new International must be

built. Although in these words many hear the voice

of "sectarianism" and "despair," this slogan is dic-

tated by the situation in the world arena as well as

in each individual country. There is no other way.

Is it possible to reform or renew the Second Interna-

tional, pervaded by crimes and treacheries? The war

and all post-war events answer: "No!" The matter

stands no better with the Third International. We
Bolshevik-Leninists, known hitherto as the left Oppo-

sition have tried for ten years tct reform the Comin-

tern, to bring it back to the road of Marx and Lenin.

Colossal events in all parts of the world have con-

firmed our warnings and appeals. In vain! The con-

servative ideas and the interlocking interests of the

privileged bureaucratic group have proven stronger

than all the lessons of history.

It is imposible to rebuild the Comintern through

the masses because it no longer depends on the masses.

The Second and Third Internationals have played

themselves out.

Now they are only obstacles onj the road of the

proletariat. It is necessary to build a revolutionary

organization corresponding to the new historic epoch

and its tasks. It is necessary to pour new wine into new

bottles. It is necessary to build a genuinely revolu-

tionary party in every country. It is necessary to

build a new International.

The thinking worker must recognize the iron logic

of these conclusions. But doubt born of the all too

recent disappointments, rises in him. A new party

!

This means new splits. But the proletariat needs unity

above everything else. This is simply a pretext, largely

arising from a reluctance to face great difficulties.

We reply that it is not true that the proletariat

is in need of unity in and of itself. It needs revolu-

tionary unity in the class struggle. In Austria almost

the whole proletariat was united under the banner of

the social democracy; but this party taught the work-

ers capitulation, not fight. The Austrian workers have

demonstrated that they know how to fight. With them

part of the old leadership also fought courageously,

but the responsibility for the defeat falls on the party

as a whole. Opportunistic "unity" has proven itself

to be the road to ruin. In Belgium the party of Van-

dervelde, de Man and Co. have the overwhelming

majority of the working class behind them. But of

what value is this "unity," when the general staff of

the proletarian army crawls on its belly before the

royal power, the patriotic bishop, the liberal city

mayor, all the representatives of the class enemy? In

little Norway, the opportunistic party led by Tran-

mael, which received 45 percent of the total votes cast

in the last elections, is repeating every crime of the

Austrian social-democracy, is crippling the proletariat

and opening the door to Norwegian Fascism. Such

unity is a rope around the neck of the working class.

The Proletariat Must Forge a NewWeapon

We need genuine revolutionary fighting unity;

for the resistance of fascism, for the defence of our

right to live, for an irreconcilable struggle against

bourgeois rule for the full conquest of power, for the

Dictatorship of the Proletariat, for the Workers'

State, for the United States of Europe, for the Social-

ist World Republic. Social democracy is devoted in

body and soul to the bourgeois regime. The Comintern

has shown in practice its total inability to assemble

the masses for revolutionary tasks. There remains for

the proletariat only to bow its head under a slave yoke,

a yoke even more terrible than that of the Middle

Ages, or to forge itself a new weapon for its revolu-

tionary liberation.

"Where however is the guarantee that the new In-

ternational will not suffer shipwreck in its turn?'*

A miserable, philistine question. In the] revolu-

tionary struggle, there are no guarantees in advance

and there can be none, rhe working class climbs up
steps that it hews for itself out of granite rock. Some-

times it slips down a few steps, sometimes the enemy
dynamites the steps which have been cut, sometimes

they cave in because they were cut of poor material.

After every fall one must arise; after every slip down
one must reascend; every step destroyed must be re-

placed by two new ones.

A guarantee of success—-if one must speak of

guarantees—lies in the fact that we are enriched by
the experience of the Second and the Third Interna-

tionals which were of great service to the proletariat

before they broke down. We stand on the shoulders

of our predecessors. That is our greatest advantage.

We gather all who today have realized the pernicious-

ness of the policy of the two outlived bureaucratic

apparatuses. The correctness of our methods, our pre-

dictions and our slogans have been incontestably

proved through the entire historic development of the

last ten years, that is, the period of the degeneration

and decay of the Communist International. Correct

theories and a correct policy will inevitably CLear a
road for themselves and gather the majority of the

world proletariat under their banner. Thus is revolu-

tionary unity forged.

Here, however, we hear another answer which, at

first glance, seems most convincing: "The Fourth In-

ternational will not crystallize at once, and meaa-
while fascist pestilence stalks over every land with

seven-league boots; is this the time to divide the rank*

of the working class?" To this we answer: "For the

unity of the ranks in the direct struggle there is the

Leninist united front policy. Bolshevism was victorious

in October, 1917, thank only to the correct applica-

tion of this policy. Marx and Lenin were not fright-

ened by the splitting of opportunist bureaucratic

parties while they welded the real revolutionaries into

an independent vanguard; at the same time Marx and
Engels were ready to make practical agreements with

any mass organization for the defense of the daUy in-

terests of the proletariat. The wisdom and strength

of Leninism lies, on the one hand, in the theoretic and

political intransigeanee of the party, and on the other,

in the realistic attitude to the class, all its organiza-

tions and groups. Leninism did not try to order the

proletariat from above to follow it, but neither did

it dissolve itself in the mass—and precisely because of

this it gained the leadership of the proletariat.

The Proletariat Can Crush Fascism

Yes, throughout the world Fascism marches for-

ward with seven-leaguo boots. But wherein lies its

force? In the confusion of working class organiza-

tion, in the panic of the workers' bureaucracy, in the

treachery of its leaders. It would be sufficient for the

proletariat of one country to offer merciless resistance

to the reactionary band, to go over to the offensive,

to seize power, for the attack of Fascism to turn into

panicky retreat and go down in rum. Between the

USSR and Soviet France the dictatorship of the

Nazis could not last two weeks. Mussolini would not

be long in following Hitler to inferno. Defense is pos-

sible and necessary ; from an active defense there would

emerge the attack. It is necessary to throw all waver-

ers overboard and to free ourselves of the vacillating

—they wii,L foLLOw Later—it is necessary today that

the vanguard close its ranks in the international arena.

The masses harassed and made restless by terrible pres-

sure and dangers await an answer and demand a

leadership. That leadership must be created.

The greatest of all dangers is the war danger. The
whole world listens to the indistinct subterranean

rumblings of approaching international collision.

The leaders of the Social Democracy and the trade

union bureaucracy are preparing anew to assume the

role of patriots, that is hirelings of imperialism, to be-

come suppliers of cannon-Sodder to the imperialist

masters. Under the, guise of "defense of the father-

land," they are preparing the slaughter of the peoples.

At the same time the Comintern is replacing the revo-

lutionary mobilization of the urban and rural masses

with empty sound and fury, and tries in vain to hide

its impotence by masquerade congresses. The prole-

tariat can prevent a new war or shift its consequences

to the shoulders of the exploiters in no other way than

by re-grouping its ranks from the ground up on a

new basis, under the banner of the new International.

By taking the initiative, small minority can, under war-

time conditions, play a decisive role. Think of Lieb-

knecht! Think of Rosa Luxemburg! and think of

Lenin

!

A Prosram of Action

The miserable philistines may speak of our "sec-

tarianism." To prepare for the coming day is not

sectarianism, but revolutionary realism. To all work-

ing class organizations we offer a program of action

on the basis of the proletarian united front. Beginning

today, we see active proletarian self-defense as the
main task. Force against force! The workers' militia

is the only weapon in the struggle against fascist

bands, who sooner or later will have the aid of the of-

ficial police.

A workers' militia, however, is not for parades or
theatre performances, but for fierce struggle. A work-
ers' militia, that is the mailed fist of the proletariat.

Answer each and every blow with two blows. Carry
the struggle to the point of exhaustion, to annihilation.

Do not let the Fascist enemy raise its head. Follow
hot on its trail.

The general strike of February 12th in France wai
an impressive warning, but no more than that. Scent-
ing the danger the enemy has doubled, trebled and
quadrupled its eflorts. The working class of France,
like that of the whole world, wiLi. be able to hoid its

position and win new conquests in no other way than
by heroic battles. The revolutionary defense must be-
come a great school for attack. The workers of France
have shown that the blood still runs hot with the flame
of revolution which flared in the Paris Commune. But
the weadiness to fight, as shown by Austria, is not
enough. It is necessary to know how; organization is

necessary, a plan is necessary proetariat necessary.

On the 12th of February, on the day of the gen-
eral strike and powerful demonstrations, the workers
of France forced the two bureaucratic apparatuses
into a united front for 24 hours. This was, however,
improvisation, and for victory organization is needed.
The natural united front apparatus in days of struggle
is the body of proletarian, representatives, the dele-
gates from shops- and factories, from working quarter!
and trade unions: the Soviets. Long before they be-
come organs of power, the Soviets are the revolution-
ary apparatus of the united -front. In honestly elected
Soviets, the minority submits to the majority. The
powerful logic of the struggle pushes us in this direc-
tion. Our conscious efforts must be bent in this direc-
tion.

Today proletarian France is next in historic order.
Again in France is being decided not only the history
of France but that of Europe and, in the final analysis,
of the whole world. Should Fascism succeed in crush-
ing the French proletariat, the whole of Europe wiix
have to drink of the bitter cup. On the other hand,
under present conditions the victory of the French
>roletariat would far surpass in significance even the
October victory of the Russian Proletariat.

Workers of the World
You can help the French proletariat best and most

surely by an irreconcilable struggle against your own
bourgeoisie. Under the. fire of the enemy gather the
most intrepid, far-sighted, devoted among you, and
weld them together into detachments of the Fourth
International. Call upon and lead the toiling, the
downtrodden, the unemploeyd masses into struggle.
Penetrate every organization; Explain, arouse, recruit!
Do not lose a day, not an hour!

HANDS OFF PROLETARIAN ORGANIZA-
TIONS AND THE PROLETARIAN, PRESS 1

FOR THE DEMOCRATIC RIGHTS AND THE
SOCIAL GAINS OF THE PROLETARIAT!

FOR THE BASIC RIGHT—THE PIECE OF
BREAD!

AGAINST REACTION! AGAINST BONA-
PARTIST POLICE RULE! AGAINST FASCISM!

FOR THE PROLETARIAN MILITIA!

FOR THE ARMING OF THE WORKERS!
FOR THE DISARMING OF REACTION!

AGAINST WAR: FOR THE BROTHERHOOD
OF THE PEOPLES!

FOR THE OVERTHROW OF CAPITALISM!

FOR THE DICTATORSHIP OF THE PRO-
LETARIAT!

FOR THE SOCIALIST SOCIETY I

PROLETARIANS OF BOTH HEMISPHERES!
The First International gave you a program and a
banner . The Second International raised the widest

masses to their feet. The Third International gave the

example of revolutionary action. The Fourth Inter-

national will bring final victory!

—International Secretariat,

League of Communist-InternationaUsU.

Geneva, March, 1934
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Letters to the Editor
Another Opinion on the Furriers* Situation

Tammany Hall

Tammany Hall, which has be-

come too discredited and too ex-

pensive to be an effective tool for

the ruling class of New York, has

Wen shaken and investigated to

such an extent that we can get a

fair picture of the inner life of the

"practical" working forces of a

capitalist political party. The "re-

spectable front" has not been in

vestigated'. The following items

may however serve to illustrate

how the "respectable" and the "dis-

putable" parts worked together

to complete the whole leprous body

known as Tammany functioning

for the financial interests of New
York.

• • * *

When John McCooey, fat and

wealthy Tammany leader of Brook-

lyn's "democracy" died, all the

leading newspaper of New York

carried stories of hit! charity to the

poor, his loyalty to his friends, his

love for his wife and family and

his reverence for the church. Just

one case of how the press played

its part in giving a halo to Tam-

many.
• • >

Al Smith, Senator Copeland, Gov-

ernor Lehman, Postmaster General

Farley and others of their kind

turned* out in silk hats and long

faces and posed for the press pho-

tographs at the McCooey funeral.

They made an imposing "front."

• « e *

President Roosevelt sent a dig-

nified message oB sorrow and con-

dolence to the McCooey family,

thus rounding out and completilg

the "front" behind which the Mc-

Nallys and the gangsters could do

"practical work."
• • * «

McNally and associates robbed

unfortunate inmates of the "Home

for the Destitute" of at least

$86,000. Instead of a surgeon and

a surgical ward, a sailor with a

Jack knife performed operations.

Gangsters and "silk hats" cost

money, so dispense with surgeons.

McNally and his kind also deliv-

ered the votes.

• • • •

The administration of Welfare

Island Penitentiary cooperated with

gangsters in selling drugs and

grafting on prison food. From each

according to his talents.

A. F. of L. fakers gave the en-

dorsement of "labor" to Tammany

politicians and did not lose thereby.

• * * »

The gansters manned and terror-

ized the polls and acted as strike

breakers when needed. The gambl-

ing, alky, and red light concessions

were theirs on a percentage basis.

Just humble workers in a "noble"

array.

* • • •

New York's "finest" saw to it

that squawkers were properly dis-

posed of, clubbed "reds" who ex-

posed the racket, etc. Uniformed

members of the same gang.

• • * •

Supplies to the Oity were paid

for several times over. Conces-

sions were handed out to "friends."

Payrolls were padded. Special

privileges to transit and other cor-

Dorations brought in the swag.

• • • •

Prom Roosevelt's telegraphing

a message to the McCooeys down

to the old sailor cutting ulcers from

the legs of screaming paupers with

a Jack knife, each part fitted into

the machine and each depended on

the other. All had their price,

from nigh positions and millions

for tbe "Ugh hats" down to a

plug of chewing tobacco for the

Illiterate tar. All served—some un-

consciously—but all served the

Utility, banking, real estate, and

other corporations whose tools tbey

were and are.

• • •

"Success" of British C. P.

In reporting for the C. I. to (he

Seventeenth Congress of the C. P.

of the D.S.S.R., Manuilsky said

that Stalin's inflexible, Iron will

was leading the toilers of the world

to victory. One example was the

British Party. But here it is in

Manullsky's own words: "If the

students of the two most aristo-

cratic universities strike horror

into the whole of the English bour-

geoisie by passing a resolution that

they will not defend king or coun-

try in the event of war, that is a

result of many years of anti-war

agitation by our party . . . Stalin

taught the Communists of all coun-

tries to fight and conquer. He
taught them ... to patiently ac-

cumulate forces and at the decisive

moment to inflict upon the class-

enemy a crushing lightning-like

blow."

However, Stalin will have to

contend with the Episcopalian Left

Wing, the Baptist Church, the War
Registers' League, and' every other

pacifist and Ghandist in England

for credit for the "aristocratic" res-

olution. But maybe it was a united

front from below with Stalin at tie

head. And who are we to take

credit from Stalin for such a

"crushing blow to the bourgeoisie?"

—BILL.

Erf. Note.—We print below an-

other letter on the furriers* situ-

ation with a reply appended.

The first letter was published in

the Militant March 17 and an
editorial reply appeared in the

issue of March 24. Other contri-

butions of reaosnable length will

be printed regardless of the point

of view of the writers.

To the Editor of The Militant:

The controversy over the furriers

is still raging in^ the radical press,

and oceans of ink will be spilled"

before this question is satisfactorily

settled. Everyone acquainted with

the social composition of the work-

ers who work in this trade must

often wonder why it is the furriers'

lot to be desined to become the

"vanguard" of the proletarian revo-

Idtion ; the furriers where each and

everyone dreams to be;,>me someday

a manufacturer or at least an in-

dependent contractor. And this

middle class element is boomed
daily in the Stali.iiss press as the

cream of the revolutonary move-

i>i"iit.

It is a habit with many people

who criticize the general policy of

the T.U.U.L. to find excuses for the

policy of the Stalinists in the fur-

trade, because they claim to have

the majority of the furriers behind

them. Very similar reasons are

brought forward' daily by the apol-

ogists of Fascism because the Mus-
olsinis and Hitlers too claim that

they have the backing of the large

majority of their people behind

Ihem, but how do they really know
hat ibis is the case, when the

press, radio, and all the weapons

of suppression are in the hands of

the Fascist state. The fur workers

are being fuced daily with the same

situation.

Terroristic Methods

The Stalinist Needle Trades

Workers Industrial Union was able

through tbe use of terroristic meth-

ods to intimidate the workers and

monopolize tbe fur market, the

members of the Right union have

been met with riots staged by Stal-

inist cronies whenever they tried to

bring their message to the workers,

with the consequence that workers

have been beaten and insulted.

992
New Subs!

The writer does not consider the

A. P. of L. as a fetish, but no one
will deny that the vast majority of

tbe workers who are employed in the

needle industries, are members of

the A. F. of L. labor unions. Even if

it were true that the N.T.W.I.U. has

the majority of the furriers—and to

my opinion a very disputable con-

tention—is it the best policy for

them to be isolated and detached1

from the general organization of

workers and to resort to dual or-

ganization when they could do bet-

ter work and gain more power in

the general organization of workers

even though the latter is conserva-

tive in some respect?

Democracy in International

With all the just criticism any
one may have against the Right-

wing union, nq one can deny that

every member can express freely

bis differecces with the policy and

leadership of tbe union without

running the risk of being ostracized

or abused by tbe zealots of tbe

"United Front." Is it possible for

a member of the Lett Opposition to

stand up in a Stalinist controlled

organization and question policies

of the organization without run-

ning into danger of being sneered

at or have a howling mob set

against you. Many Trotzkyites re-

ceived this medicine one time or

another.

I surely hold no brief for the

Lovestoneites, because in my opinion

they possess all the bad qualities

of the Stalinites and none of their

good ones, being that they always

try to sneak, even through fbe back

door, into the Communist Interna-

tional. They always try to justify

the adventurous policy of the Stal-

inist International. Their policy in

the trade unions is always designed

to maneuver with one group or an-

other, as long as this will help

them to achieve their purpose, to

gain power in order to convince

Stalin that they, and not tbe offi-

cial Stalinist party, have the lead-

ership of the American masses. And
still I maintain that in the furriers

situation they did tbe most plaus-

ible thing. ISvery avenue of activ-

ity in tbe Industrial Union was

closed to them, and being a political

group with a desire to function in

a trade union, what else could they

do but to join the A. F. of L. union,

where no one is asked if he is in

agreement with the latest theses of

Manuilsky?
—LEON KOENIG.

Almost over tbe top!

Seventy three new Club Plan

subs came in last week, raising the

total to 992 and bringing us within

eight of the goal of 1,000.

Tbe subs received last week

:

Minneapolis Branch 20

New York Local 16

Youngstown Br. 8

G. Kotz S

Chicago Br. 4

H. R. 4

M. Hollod 4

Los Angeles Br. 4

New Haven Br. 4

Davenport Br. 4

TOTAL 73

The complete record up to date

Allows

:

New York Local 404

Minneapolis Br. 128

Kansas City Br. 48

Boston Br. 32

Pittsburgh Br. 32

New Castle Br. 24

Youngstown Br. 20

L. Brown 20

Chicago Friends of

the MKtant Club 16

Davenport Br. 16

Chicago Br. 16

Oakland Br. 12

Philadelphia Br. 12

J. Hamilton 12

A Teacher 12

Q. Parker 11

G. Kotz 11

Los Angeles Br. 9

F. Berensmeier 8

F. timington 8

M. Steinbach 8

D. Marcus 8

D. L. S

J. Ruby 8

G. Papcun S

S. Hardy 8

L. Goodman 8

M. Hurwitz 6

Buffalo Br. 4

New Haven Br. 4

H. R, 4

M. Hollod 4

G. Ellis 4

D. Fogel 4

M. Gendelman 4

C. Hoffman 4

T. Mill 4

Salt Lake City Br. 4

W. Toupin 4

H. Sukut 4

W. Sukut 4

D. O'Dwyer 4

M. McLeod 4

St. Louis Br. 4

L. Murphy 4

M. Koehler 4

C. Genfan 4

R. Carlson 4

Editor s Reply

We are glad to publish tbe above

dissenting opinion on the compli-

cated problem of tbe furriers, and

other contributions to tbe discus-

sion will be welcomed. Our remarks

on the question are put forth as a

point of view, not as an ultimatum

or a law. Generally speaking, the

only way to arrive at an intelligent

collective judgment of trade union

problems—-or any other problems

of the class struggle for that matter

s by free discussion, exchange

of opinion and comparison of ex-

periences. When this is prohibited

or prevented we get not collective

judgment but ultimatums and in-

structions—and disastrous blunders

every time. The furriers will not

get out of the blind alley into which
Stalinist as well as reactionary

compulsion and terrorism has driv-

en them until they conquer the

right to discuss and decide their

problems freely.

Unconvincing Arguments

The argument of comrade Koenig

appear to us to be unconvincing de-

spite a number of indisputable

facts which he advances. In the

trade union question it is necessary

to follow a principle line in order

to arrive at tbe right conclusions

in regard to tactics. If one departs

from this method it leads to guess-

work and contradictions in policy

at every step. From this point of

view it appears to us that comrade

Koenig errs in bis conclusions on

the main points he^ raises.

1. The Stalinist Dureaucrats re-

sort to terrorism.

This is true, as every furrier

knows and, as is always tbe case

with such methods in the end, the

terroristic tactics are employed

against members of the union aa

well as against the rival organiza-

tion. But tbe Stalinists are not the

originators of these degenerate,

anti-working class practices. As a

matter of fact they are only slav-

ishly imitating the methods of the

reactionaries who ruled the Inter-

national for years by methods of

violence and terror.

How the Left Wing Took Shape

In the struggle against the gang-

ster regime of Kaufman & Co. tbe

left wing originally took shape and

gained the allegiance and support

'f the great majority of the furriers.

TOTAL 993

Next week's -report will close the

drive . Let's see how far over the

top we can go.

bind tbe workers > a trade union

machine when they are offered a

bettor program and si better lead-

ership?

This, in our opinion, is tbe nub
of the question. The rank and file

of furriers, hating and despising

tbe violence of worker against work-

er, do not leave tbe Stalinist Onion

because they have no confidence in

the treacherous leaders of the Inter-

national and their Lovestoneite

camp-followers. They have a good

memory. They do not trust tbe

saccharine promises of "democracy"

made now so glibly and freely by

tbe isolated fakers and their "rad-

ical" agents.

Terrorism is an abominable evil

in the labor movement. Every class

conscious militant worthy of the

uanie will fight against it. lu.

comrade Koenig is wrong when he

says the furriers cling to the Stal-

inist Union only out of fear. If

they really wanted to go over to

the International, a single mass
deraonstration would suffice to ac-

complish the transformation. In

tbe absence of such a demonstra-

tion, or even of a serious group of

militants to propose it, there is no

ground for tbe assumption that tbe

mass of furiers want to join tbe

International. The indications are

all to tbe contrary. We must gov
1-

em ourselves accordingly and re-

spect the attitude of the majority

in the choice of unions.

The Criterion of tha Mass

Nobody win accuse the Militant

of partiality for Stalinist organiza-

tions. But we do not determine our

attitude toward labor organizations

by like asnd dislikes for the lead-

ership and its methods. We choose

a party by its program, its methods

of work and the quality of its lead-

ership, regardless of whether it bas

a majority or minority of the poli-

tically organized workers. For a

trade union, on tbe other hand, an

entirely different criterion is nec-

essary. Here the mass character

of the organization, not tbe program
and leadership, is decisive.

If the masses elect to belong to

a conservative union in preference

to a radical one we are obliged to

go with them, support tbeir chosen

organization and work within it for

our ideas. By the same token, when
the majority decide in favor even

of a Stalinist union—and tbe case

of the furriers is a rare example

of such a choice—we are obliged'

to support the Stalinist organiza-

lion without relenting for one mo-
ment in our irreconcilable hostility

to Stalinist ideas and methods.

Consistent Principle

The revolutionary left wing can

be reconstituted in tbe labor move-
ment! only on the foundation of

principle, and its consistent appli-

cation. If one is to leave the dom-

iant organization among the fur-

riers because it employs violence

and terrorism, and go over to a

smaller organization because it is

presumably more civilized and dem-
ocratic, what is to be done lOi the

building trades, tbe United Mine
Workers and many other similar

cases? The left wing is up against

gangsterism, more or less, in a great

many conservative mass organiza-

tions. If that is taken as a ground
for splitting, the new left wing
would soon find itself isolated from
the trade union movement. Such,

a precedent should not be set in

the furriers' situation.

The Furriers and the A. F. of L.

2. The vast majority of irorkctrs

employed in the needle trades as a
whole are members of A. F. of L.

unions; the furriers should, not be
isolated from them.

As a general formhla, both tie

facts cited and the conclusion are

unassailable. But it hardly co-tow

the concrete case. The fact that

practically all the other organized'

workers in the needle trades are

in the A. F. of L. is a powerful

argument for tbe furriers' union,

as a union, to apply also for ad-

mission into tbe A. F. of L., with

I be same autonomy and rights as

those enjoyed by tbe other unions.

But we cannot see the wisdom of

splitting the furriers for the sake

of what amounts to a platonic unity

of the needle trades as a whole.

Connection with tbe other needle

unions in tbe A. F. of L. will have

a much greater meaning when a

movement is set on foot to amalga-

mate them all into a single organ-

ization. The Furriers' Industrial

Union ought to apply for an A. F.

of L. charter. It ought to signify

its readiness to merge with the In-

ternational into a single union of

the trade affiliated to the A. F. of

L. But under the present condi-

tions and relation of forces, indi-

vidual militants should not jump
over to the International. On the

contrary, they should put forward
the program of unity and fight for

it inside the Stalinist union,

Tbe idea is unassailable and the

workers will respond to It. It cor-

responds to their vital Interests and
shows them a way out of the pres-

ent chaos. In reacting against the

perverted functionaries of Stalinism

it should not be forgotten that their.

ShacHtman on Tour
NEW CASTLE

New Castle.—On Wednesday eve-

ning, March 14th, comrade Max
Shachtman spoke to a group of

thirty advanced New Castle work-

ers on the need for a new revolu-

tionary party and a new interna-

tional. In the course of bis address

he showed very clearly how tbe pol-

icies of the official Communist party

leadership and tbe Social-Democra-

tic leadership had paved' tbe way
for the victory of Fascism in Ger-

many. In Austria, where the offi-

cial Communist Party is almost

non-existent, the entire responsibil-

ity for the Fascist victory must be

placed on the leaders of the Aus-

trian Social-Democracy. Since

these two parties have shown tbeir

political bankruptcy in these events,

it becomes necessary to take steps

toward the formation of a new in-

ternational and new parties through-

out the world, which will adhere to

the tested principles of Marxism in

tbe class struggle. At tbe conclu-

sion of tbe address, the speaker ans

wered various questions from tbe

audience. Following the question

period the meeting; was adjourned.

YOUNGSTOWN STALINISTS
FRUSTRATED

For several weeks tbe function-

aries of the so-called "Communist

Party" who have been shipped into

this city have been threatening

violence against individual mem-

bers of the Communist League. At

the second meeting of the recently

organized "League Against War and

Fascism," which Stalinist domina-

tion dooms to a still birth, these

same functionaries did a little Trot-

sky baiting while condemning J. B.

Matthews and demanding the expul-

sion of all "Trotskyites" for their

common "anti-Communist" Party

stand on the recent Madison Square

Garden affair. At this meeting

they openly announced, that they

did not believe in free speech for

the "counter-revolutionary, social-

Fascist Trotskyites".

Three days later Max Shachtman

delivered his lecture on "Boss War
or Workers' Revolution!" at Cen-

tral Auditorium. A handful of

"Communist Party" supporters came
down, headed 'by the Y. C. L. "lead-

ers" Gray and Gates. When the

audience voted decisively to put an

end to some filthy disruption by

Gray, tbe latter declared: "You

think you're going to hold a meet-

ing here tomorrow night, but we'll

see about that!" To everyone pre-

sent this meant that an official re-

presentative of the Stalinized Com-

munist Party threatened to break

up the meeting at which Shachtman

was scheduled to lecture the next

night.

Stalinist Hoodlums Mobilize

On Friday the Stalinists mobil-

ized *a gang and went to the hall

one-half hour ahead of time. But

on arriving they found to their dis-

may that a workers' guard was al-

ready on hand to keep them out of

the ball. So the hooligans headed

by Dallet and Gray waited for re-

enforcements—and re-enforcements

came—for the workers' guard! See-

ing our forces growing stronger as

the minutes passed', General Dallet

ordered his forces to make a sally at

Hie door. The General took a poke

at the door guard and received in

return three healthy punches from

some young steel workers of the

guard.

After recovering from his dizzi-

ness the General dictated a change

of tactics : two female comrades

were sent to the entrance to

disrupt tbe speaker with their

yells. The meeting started, and

the chairman announced that ade-

quate preparation had been made to

guarantee order during tbe lecture,

the question and discussion periods.

Out-witted and out-puncbed, the

Stalinists capitulated to our earlier

offer to allow three representatives

of tbe official "Communist Party"

to enter. The delegates entered,

followed by a few more Stalinites

who suddenly decided tbey were no

longer "unemployed workers" buf

quite able to pay.

Dealing with the Disrupters

During the meeting a minimum of

weak heckling was tolerated from

this bunch of hooligans. The ques-

tion period passed without anything

unusual. During the discussion

i>ei'iod the Stalinists tried to play

tbe old game of "conceding time to

the speaker" but this was not tol-

erated. When tbe six who bad first

asked to discuss had all either

spoken or refused to take their

time, Shachtman began to summar-

ize and reply. Then one foolish

C. P. supporter began to yell that

he wanted his time NOW ! And all

the Stalinists joined the chorus with

him. Quickly small groups of the

workers' guard approached the dis-

rupters. A motion was put and

carried that Shachtman should con-

clude the lecture without further

discussion. And ihe General and

his army marched out complaining

that "there ain't no justice!" be-

cause there were "paid thugs" pre-

sent. To the workers, young and

old, who had volunteered to defend

our meeting this "paid thug" slan-

der became the good-night joke of

the evening.

In concluding we want to record

that Shachtman's exposure of tbe

bankruptcy of tbe Second and Third

Internationals was so thorough and

annihilating that no one made any

serious attempt to defend the So-

cialist international and all tbe

Stalinists could do was yell : "There

can be only one Communist Party

and that is ours!"

And finally, the Youngstown

branch wants to thank all the

workers, our sympathizers and

friends in other organizations, who
gladly helped us to protect our

meeting against hooligans and dis-

rupters. In return we assure you

that, we will come to your assist-

ance when you are threatened by

similar hoodlums, regardless of

whether they are of the Fascist or

Stalinist variety.

Stalinist hooliganism has been

checked again ! The united forces

of those defending workers' dem-

ocracy have won another victory!

For a United Front Workers'

Guard!
—YOUNGSTOWN BRANCH

REPORTER.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

The A. F. of L. Bureaucracy

The new wave of strikes sweep-
ing the country alarms not only

the capitalists but the A. F. of L.

bureaucracy as well. For "in the

present situation militant action of

the workers may spread like wild-

fire and get "out of hand," thereby

becoming a threat to the labor liea-

tenants of capital just as much aa

to the boses. Let tbe proletariat

once jjigual their determination to

pay off their oppressors tor tha
agonies tbey have endured, and the

battle will take on undreamed of

proportions. The bosses are fearful

that a strike, starting in the auto-
motive industry, will quickly spread
to the steel plants and to tbe rail-

roads. And how much would it

take to bring the miners to their

feet?

The class struggle is irrepres-

sible but the A.F. of L. with it*

treacherous, reactionary leadership

and its obsolete crafB structural

basis, acts at this juncture ai a
serious obstacle to militant action.

By its policy of delay and fake
progress" with the aid of the

NKA machinary, the bureaucracy
plans to harness the proletariat

substitute for the real battle on
and hold it in cbekc. The intend to

the industrial field the sham battle*

(n Washington.

The Role of Roosevelt

Hoosevelt becomes tbe 'Imj-

partiai" arbiter in this game played
at the expense of the workers.
Roosevelt, who was bailed last

November by the boss magazine
"Automotive Industry" for his aid
against tbe tool and die makers in

their struggle that formed the pr^-
ude to Lh<* present one : "Without
doubt President Roosevelt's recent
communication to General Johnson,
interpreting the NBA labor clause

in line with automobile producers*

views, had a consirerable psycho-

logical effect in breaking the back-
bone of the strike." Roosevelt,

who is hamstringing the railroad'

workers by announcing in advance
of their negotiations that be favora

the reretention of 10 c/o wage "de-

duction." 'Roosevelt, who mobH-
izee the nation's resources to

bolster up finance capitalism and
.to raise profits for the bosses while
beating down the Jiving standards
of tbe working class. To expose
lioosevelt means to expose the

entire fraud of class collaboration

practiced on the workers.

Sh

Didn't this experienhe prove quite

conclusively that terrorism cannot followers are workers—badly de-

ceived and often fanatical workers,

but workers just the same—whose

bread and butter and economic fu:

ture are at stake. Tbe revolution-

ary left wing has the task of gain

lng the sympathy of these Stalinist

workers and of re-educating and

rearming them for the revolutionary

ttruggles. That will be possible

mly on tbe condition that our own

program is correct and that we

fight for it consistently and ten-

aciously.

3. The Right wing union per-

mits freedom of criticism and in-

ternal .democracy.

This only means that it has

changed its tune since it lost ins

membership. The record of this

union is as rotten and reactionary

as any that, could be mentioned.

The use of paid gangsters against

its membership by the officialdom

and tbeir treacherous betrayals of

the workers are black and bitter

memories.

Siek-Bed Repentance

One should1 not take too seriously

the sick-bed repentance of the In-

ternational fakers. When the devil

Is sick the devil a monk would be."

Still less" should one be deceived by

the radical "face" which the Love

storiettes give to the union. They

are: only serving as come-ons for the

reactionaries. When these reac-

tionaries—and the bosses who stand

behind1 them—show their face it

will not be a liberal or democratic

one. To enjoy democracy In a mass

union the workers must conquer it

for themselves by struggle. The

mere application foe membership in

tbe discredited International is too

simple a formula.

—J. P. C.

achtman

Tour
Schedule

Tbe schedule for the tour, in addi-

tion to the cities already covered,

is as follows

:

Tues., April 3rd—Williston, N. D.

Wed., April 4th

—

Thurs., April 5th—Portland Ore.

Fri., April 6ih—Portland, Ore.

Sat., April 7th—
Sun,, April 8th—San Francisco.

Mon., April 9th—San Francisco.

Tues., April 10th—San Francisco

Wed., Aprii 11th

—

Thurs, April 12th—Los Angeles.

Fri., April 13th—Los Angeles.

Sat., April 14th—Los Angeles.

Sun., April 15th—Los Angeles.

Wed., April 18—Salt Lake City,

Utah.

Thurs., April 19—Salt Lake City,

Utah.

Fri., April 20—Denver, Colo.

Sat., April 21—Denver, Colo.

Sun., April 22—Kansas City, Mo.

Mon., April 23-^Knnsas City, Mo.

Tues., April 2-1—Kansas City, Mo.

Wed., April 25— St. Louis, Mo.

Thurs., April 26—St. Louis, Mo.

Fri., April 2T—Staunton or Gil-

Sat, April 28—Springfield, III.

lespie, 111.

Sun., April 29—Davenport, la.

Mon., April SO—Davenport, la.

Tues., May 1—Chicago, 111.

Wed. May 2—Chicago, III.

Thurs., May 3—Detroit, Mich.

Fri., May 4—Detroit, Mich.

Sat., May 5—Detroit, Mich.

The Philippines

Roosevelt has just signed the bill

granting complete independence to

the Philippines—ten years from
now. It is strange that we leave

our rejoicing till then? Meantime
we prefer to watch how the United

States will most likely net dis-

mantle its naval bases and fortifica-

tions in these Islands of tbe militar-

ized Pacific. The Philippines are

merely a stepping stone to more
distant shores for Amerioan l'm-

geoisie hopes to solve its internal

Impasse, its desperate need for ex-

panded markets, by challenging

Japan for domination in China. The
Philippines are the most trifling

pawns in the bigger game of im-
perialism. The United S/tates, in

the maneouvering for "position,"

appears to retreat for tbe moment
the better to attack later.

GRammcrcy 5-9524 - - -

This is the phone number of the

Militant, The Communist League

and the Internatienal Workers

School.

Gala Sprini

Festival
Dance and Entertainment

fleod n>*ptoo» Jui ImwA

PROGRAM:
ffcief Lltttcmouse in a recital of his

American Indian naUre dance

A Duncan dancer—LifsbHc

Fortune teller

Other apeeUl feature

Buffet Mnta Table

Saturday, Marck 31st

IRVING PLAZA
1 fth St. and Irving Place

Get your tickets now, only 35c In

advance ai the International

Workers School, 126 E. 10ttt St,

The New York Post and Civic

Virtue

The Post bas been conducting

an investigation to determine the

state of knowledge of the masses re-

garding the names of "their" elec-

ted" representatives in the city, state

and federal governments. And' the

estimable Post editors have been

scandalized to learn that the aver-

age run of person is abysmally Ig-

norant of capitalist politics and
politicians. |In itself this shows
quite clearly that the capitalist gov-

ernment is not "theirs" ;1. e. that

of tbe masses.

We refer the Post to Engeis' re-

marks on this subject : "There is

no country in which "politicians"

form a more powerful and distinct

section of tbe nation than In North
America. There each of the two
great parties which alternately suc-

ceed, each other in power is itself

in turn controlled by people who
make a business of politics, who
speculate on seats in the legislative

assemblies of the Union as well as

of the separate states, or who make
a living by carrying on agitation

for their party and on its victory

are rewarded with positions. It is

common knowledge that the Amer-
icans have been striving for years

to shake off this yoke which has
become intolerable, and that in

spite of all they can do they con-

tinue to sink ever deeper in this

quicksand of corruption. — And
nevertheless we find here two great

groups of political speculators, who
alternately take possession of the

state machine and exploit it by the

most corrupt means and for the

most corrupt ends—and the nation

is powerless against these two great

cartels of politicians who are os-

tensibly its servants, but in reality

exploit and plunder it,"

-
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International Agitation

For Deported Youth
The Dutch government, feeling

the growth of an international pro-

test movement against its police

services to Hitierisin in de"xirting

four German political refugees to

Germany, is scurrying to cover its

tracks. By radio and press state-

ments it is denying its guilt. The
facts are clear, however, and the

protest movement is growing rap-

idly.

The four workers turned over to

Hitler's police were delegates to an

international conference of workers
youth organizations called at Laren,

Holland, Feb. 24. The conferecce

was broken up by the Dutch poiice

and the 18 foreign delegates de-

ported. All tile latter had passports

in good1 order visaed by the Dutch
government. The papers of Kurt
Lieberinanu, Franz Bobzieu, Hans
Goldstein and Heinz Hose showed
that they had entered Holland not

from Germany but from other coun-

tries where they had been living

as exiles from Hitler's Nazi state.

When these four comrades were
arrested, they were assured that'

they would be deported to Belgium.

Deputy Sneevliet (Revolutionary

Socialist Party) of the Dutch par-

liament demanded of the Minister

of Justice the release of all the

delegates and freedom for the Ger-

mans to leave via Belgium. At-

torneys Stockvis and de Iteuter, re-

tained for the comrades, also in-

formed the government of this de-

mand. Three German comrades had

been removed to Amsterdam jail

where they were finger-printed and

forced to sign a statement that they

were being deported to Belgium as

political refugees. They pointed

out that the four other German del-

egates were in Laren jail and were

assured that these would be sent to

Belgium too.

At that very moment the mayor

of Laren, however, was informing
Attorney Stockvis that the four
were already in Germany

!

Eye-witnesses have testified that
the four comrades we're turned over
to Goi'ring's secret police by the

Dutch police. They were In chains

at the time!

Those who have joined the pro-

test movement include1 the follow-

ing: International Communist
League; Dutch Socialist Party,
"Dutch Independent Socialist Party,
Revolutionary Socialist Party of
Holland, Socialist Labor Party of

Germany, German Social Democrat-
ic Party (Prague headquarters),

Italian Socialist Party, League of

the Rights of Man, Norwegian La-
bor Party, I.L.P. (England), Gen
eritl Confederation of Trade Unions
( France ) , International Juridical

Association, World Committee
Against Hitler Fascism. In the
I'nited States a protest Statement
Is being circulated to which the
Communist League of America, the
Amerian Workers Party and other
organizations have subscribed.

Add New Names

to Pledge Fund to

Sustain Militant

Last week we printed a special

appeal to our readers and sym-
pathizers to join us in our effort to

stabilize The Militant by pledging

a definite weekly or monthly sum.

In response, we received the follow-

ing letter from Brooklyn, in addi-

tion to eight new pledgers from the

Bronx:

"Please include me in your
Militant Pledge Fund for $1.00

monthly. The Left Opposition

Press has certainly been an

eye-opener to me in the past

few months. Enclosed you will

And One Dollar.

City Subway Worker."

We feel confident that there are

many more of our readers and
sympathizers who feei keenly the

need of supporting the Militant. We
trust that they will not delay their

response to our appeal and will

soon join the members of our or-

ganization in helping to sustain our

paper.

THE PLEDGERS
Brooklyn

weekly

1. Paul King $ .25

monthly

2. City Subway Worker.... 1.00

Manhattan

3. G. Wright 50

4. E. Konikow .25

5. M. Beardslee 1.00

6. M. Sterling 25

7. F. Victor 50

8. J. Weber 50

9. S Cordon. 50

10. H. Stone 25

11. M. Kling 50

12. S. Bleeker 50

Harlem

weekly

13. T. Smith $1.00

14. A Teacher 1.00

Bronx

weekly

15. A. Bramdmarck
, .25

16. G. Saul 10

17. B. Ramloff 10

18. M. Mendelson 1.00

19. S. Egstadt 25

20. I. Dryer 25

21. M. Lipshitz 25

22. P. Shulman .50
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H

TUESDAY Evening, April 19, 1934

LABOR COLLEGE HALL
1254 Market Street

Expert** Deals a

Foul Blow at the

N. y. Teachers

THE BETRAYAL OF THE AUTO WORKERS

A reactionary Board of Educa-
tion official and a rabid capitalist

press joined this week in dealing the
foulest sort of blow to the teachers

of New York City. Dr. Emil Alt-

man, chief medical examiner for the

public schools, made the announce-
ment on March 26th that 1,500 of

the 36,000 teachers of the city were
"either emotionally unstable or in-

sane." The capitalist papers
pounded upon the announcement
avidly, playing it up in a hair-

raising manner, splashing the front

pages with headlines like "FIF-
TEEN HUNDRED TEACHERS
CRACKPOTS." The attack upon
the teachers could hardly have been
better timed, coming as it did at a
crucial moment in their fight against

a threatened salary cut in the form
o£ a payless furlough contained in

the La Guardia-Lehman "Economy
Bill." The obvious intent of the
press, in treating the story as a
"sensational disclosure," was, of

course, to discredit the teachers and
thus weaken their fight.

A Storm of Protest

This miserable strategy received

a swift death. The storm of protest

which Aitman's "exposure" aroused
forced him to retract the substance

of his "scientific," findings. And in

the same period of time the Econ-
omy Bill was decisively defeated

for the fourth Lime in the N. Y.

state legislature.

That is how the matter stands
ow. The teachers have won the

first round. But they cannot afford

to rest on their laurels. The bank-
ers the realty intereslsl and the

other friends of education and
economy will soon be back with
other schemes to cut the teachers

standard of living.

Now is the time to prepare the

defense. The Teachers Union
which led the teachers" flght np
till now has a breatning spell in

which it should begin without de-

lay and with great energy to Or-

ganize the defense against the

next assault. Today it has only

some nineteen hundred members
out of a potential thirty sis thou-

sand employed and fifteen thousand
unemployed teachers. Number one

on the agenda of the union should

lie a membership drive. The aim
of the Union should be to plant its

banner in every school in the city.

Organize the Unemployed
Number two is the organization

of the unemployed whom the Board
of Education is trying to use as a
lever to lower the pay and worsen
the conditions of the employed.

A third important point in the

union's agenda Should be the or-

ganization of mass meetings to

arouse the teachers to action in de-

fense of their standards of living,

and' to bring pressure to bear on

the state to keep its hands oft the

teachers' standard of living.

The issue of the defense of the

institution of public education

should be taken into the trade

union movement by the union

which is chartered by the State

Federatio of Labor. We have not

forgotten that what is now called

the free public school system was
fought for and won by the working

class in the twenties and thirties

of the nineteenth century.

On this road the teachers have

a fair chance of conducting a suc-

cessful struggle. On any other they

are sure to invite defeat.

—H.L.

The new strike wave of revolt against the ex-

ploitation foisted on them by the once-trusted' NRA
has received, a definite check by the calling off of

the threatening automobile strike. Tht entire capi-

talist class of tht' eountry is delighted with Roose-
velt's skill in conducting .the negotiations on behalf

ot the Automobile Chamber of Commerce and full

of satisfaction with the work of Messrs. Green and
Collins, their labor lieutenants in the automobile
field.

"Had the strike begun," writes the N. Y. Times,
"it was regarded as likely that it would spread to

scores of accessories plants and to the steel industry.

It would have affected tbe railroads, lumber, glass

and textile industries particularly, for these furnish

a large part of the automobile industry with raw
materials."

Instead of this enormous strike wave being loosed,

there is now a temporary lull. On the heels of this

settlement, the Budd workers who were already
striking against fierce exploitation gave up the1 fight

for the moment.

A. F. of L. Sabotage and Treachery
The Militant has repeatedly pointed out that any

rising movement of the workers against the NRA
and capitalist Exploitation would meet the sabotage
and treachery of the A. F. of L. bureaucracy. This
forecast has been strikingly illustrated by the auto-

mobile settlement. The workers in the industry have?

been for years discontented with their working and
living conditions. For years the A. F. of L. made no
effort to organize them or to help them fight for

better conditions. Not until rank-and-file discontent

reached the boiling point and began to find a chan-

nel of Expression in independent unionism {Me-
chanics Educational Society) did the A. F. ot L.

reluctantly come into the picture. With the funds
and powerful apparatus at its disposal, it organized

automobile workers, put its mercenaries at their

head, and began to speak in their name.
The temper of the workers grew shorter and short-

er and the A. F. of L. bureaucrats loosed a flood of

demagogic strike talk. Only in this way were they

able to hold1 the" workers in line. The situation was
ripe for the conduct of a militant strike. The work-
ers in the industry were ready for it, the bosses were
caught at the peak of production period with unfilled

orders before them. Throughout the country, in,

railroads, mines, steel, millions of workers watched
Detroit ready to march shoulder-to-shoulder with the

auto workers as soon as the struggle would begin.

The Role of Roosevelt

At the critical moment, of course, when the bosses

could no longer bold the men in line, when the prom-
ise to leadl them into the fight made by the A. F. of

L. bureaucrats was jnaturing, the government inter-

vened. Mr. Green is saying in the news-reels, "The
President dominated the1

entire proceedings." Acting

for the bosses, Kcosevelt ordered the A. F. of L.

"strike leaders" to Washington. There Roosevelt and
Johnson, in constant touch with the bosses, chipped,

away for five days at the program of the A. F. of L.

Meanwhile lesser bureaucrats in Detroit kept the

workers in line with promises of something good

coming out of Washington.

What finally came out was one of the rawest

deals ever pulled by this Administration. Roosevelt

calls it "'a pioneer effort in human engineering on a
basis never before attempted." The anti-labor N. Y.

World Telegram comments on this remark with

skepticism, pointing out that the workers have not

even won collective bargaining agreement or union

recognition. Everything is left up to a three-corn-

ered board made up of an automobile manufacturer,

an A. F. of L. bureaucrat and a professor who was

once Sideny Hillman's economic expert and is now

an experienced strike-breaker.

No provisions are1 made for adjudicating contracts

regarding hours, wages and other matters. Ail that

happens is that the A. P. of L. turns over its mem-

bership lists to Mr. Wolmun (wno promises not to

tip off tne bosses' representatives) and the bosses agree

to rehire those on the list who have been fired for

union activities. The recent N. X. hotel strike makes

it clear how little such promises are worth. In

addition, the open shop is guaranteed and the com-

pany union given a firm base.

An Old Lesson Taught Again

The workers got nothing and will get nothing

from this settlement. For this job Green certainly

deserves a bonus from the auto bosses. As for the

government, it has made its most radical swing to

open support of the bosses. Here is the old lesson

taught again : the government is a class government,

the existing government is that of the existing ruling

class, the auto bosses and their fellow-capitalists.

The latter get a delay of the strike at the peak of

the season and a chance to prepare to fight future

strike movements.

For there will certainly be such movements. Con-

ditions cry out for improvement. The bosses will

concede nothing freely. Their recovery program is

based upon ever sharper exploitation of the workers.

Talk about a 30-hour week is so much syrup to help

down the bitter draught prepared for the workers by

Roosevelt, Green and Collins. Sooner or later the

workers will have to fight or starve. There is every

indication that they will fight.

When they do so they will meet the fierce opposi-

tion not oiily of the bosses but also of the govern-

ment and the A. F. if L. bureaucracy. Now that!

they made their deal, Green, Ccfllins and Co. ar«

against strikes in word as wettl as in deed. This

means that in ali likelihood the new strikes, bitterer

and fiercer because postponed, wi&l be an outlaw

.movement.

Tbe Task of the Militants

The place of the revolutionary in the auto field

today is with the masses of workers. The greatest

weakness of the auto workers.in the recent situation

was the lack of a class-conscious core in touch with

the broad masses of the exploited workers. The
Auto Workers Union, an invention ot the! C. P., drew

off into its ranks some class-coscious elements who
thereby lost that contact. It muddled tbe situation

and was itself impotent. When the A. P. of L. mis-

leaders postponed and called' off the strike, the Daily

Worker called on tbe auto workehs to act over the

heads of the A. F. of L. bureaucrats. Nobody moved.

The task of the militant fighter is to penetrate

the A. F. ot L. and the Mechanics Educational Soci-

ety. The latter union was unable to develop a

clear independent line in the recent situation, but

it probably has a future as a rallying point for

militant elements.

The answer of the class-conscious militant to the

combination of capitalists, government officials and

A. F. of L. bureaucrats who put over this swindle

settlement is clear : We have barely begun to fight.

When there finally breaks the broad and powerful

strike wave now shaping up as a result of the growing

disillusionment of the masses with the NRA, the

auto workers will be in the forefront of the battle.

Plan Early Publication of

the «Ncw International »

Theoretical Organ of Revolutionary

Marxism Out In May

In the past few weeks, since the

announcement is these columns of

the forthcoming publication of

TI»e New International magazine,

an impetus has been given to

the early issuance of the theore-

tical review. The response to the

announcement on the part of the

branches of the Communist League
as well as from sympathizers of the

Left Opposition has been very gra-

tiying. Every branch has respond-

ed, either with advance bundle or-

ders or subscriptions. A keen in-

terest is evidenced in a new organ

of revolutionary Marxism.

It has been decided' by the Na-
tional Committee to issue the first

number of The New International tn

the month of May. This definite

announcement of the dute of pub-

lication will no doubt meet with

added enthusiasm upon the part of

those who are active in building

up circulation and support for Tbe
New International.

Cities that have responded are;

Chicago, St. Louis, Pittsburgh, New
York, Yougstown, New Castle, Bos-
ton, New Haven, Parkersburg, Dav-
enport, Cleveland', Los Angeles, San
Francisco, Oakland, Berkeley, Det-

roit and other places. In Canada
there has been an exceptional en-

thusiasm for The New Internation-

al. Toronto has been in the fore-

front in the advance work for the

magazine, sending In seven bundle

orders. Bundle order responses have
also come in from England—Lon-
don, Hull, Cornwall, from Glasgow,
Scotland and Dublin, Ireland. The,

British comrades feel that The New
Internatiott-.I can be of special value

in the development of the movement
in Great Britain. Jn addition, a sub-

stantial bundle order has arrived

from far-off Johannesburg, South

Africa, as well as subscriptions

from China. In brief, there is evid-

enced a great desire for a theore-

tical organ of revolutionary Com-
munism, which The New Interna-

tional confidently expects to fulfill.

Comrades and sympathizers are

urged at this time to send in their

subscriptions and bundle orders, to-

gether with donations to help place

The New International magazine on

a sound foundation. The subscrip-

tion rate is $1.50 per year. Sub-

scriptions and donations can be

sent to:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
Station D.—P. O. Bod 119

New York City, N. Y.

500 at Cannon Lecture

on International Program

Bellussi Gets 30 Day i Stay

A delay of 30 days in the execu-

tion of the deportation order against

A. Bellussi has been secured and
efforts are now being made to se-

cure his release on ball. An appli-

cation for the right of voluntary

departure to a country other than

Fascist Italy has also been filed.

The bail for comrade Bellussi has

been deposited and his release is

expected this week. Friends and'

comrades of Bellussi are working
to arrange an affair to raise funds
to provide for his passage. Details

will be announced in next week's

Militant.

Greek Workers' Club
LECTURE

Sunday, April 1st, 8 p. m. jProto-

magia Club, 633 8th Ave. (bet. 40th

and 41st Sts.)

This Sunday, April 1st, Comrade
Albert Weisbord, sec'y of the Com-
munist League of Struggle, will

speak on War and the Fourth In-

ternational as scheduled above. All

workers welcome. Admission free.

JTnst Off the Press!

I Accuse Stalinism!
BY

MARIA REESE
5c

3c in bundle orders of 5 and more
PIONEER PB9USKEBS, 84 East 1Mb Street, New York City, N, X.

Lecture Course on the Subject U
Follow Successful Meeting

Comrade James P. Cannon spoke

last Sunday night before a highly

attentive audience of 500 at the

Irving Plaza Hall, presenting in

broad outlines the fundamental

Marxian principles upon which the

Fourth International is to be

founded.

The lecture was arranged by the

New York Local of the Communist
League as a follow-up to the debate

between Cannon and Lovestone, held

several weeks earlier, at which com-

rade Cannon, speaking on the need

of a new revolutionary International,

annihilated the position of Lovestone

and his group, who have set them-

selves up as attorneys for bankrupt

Stalinism.

In his lecture, comrade Cannon

took up one after another the fun-

damental problems the working

class has been confronted with in

its struggles in the present period

of wars and revolutions. He point-

ed out where the Socialist and Stal-

inist Internationals have failed to

meet these problems, and the solu-

tion offered by the Fourth Interna-

tional.

Speakers for the various tenden-

cies in the labor movement partici-

pated in the discussion which) fol-

lowed the lecture. This only helped

to bring out in bolder relief the

clarity that characterized the pro-

gram as outlined by comrade! Can-

non.

Since the lecture we have re-

ceived numerous requests that

comrade Cannon give a lecture

course dealing in greater detail

with the fundamental problems of

the Fourth International and the

American workers which could not

get an elaborate treatment in one

evening. In compliance with these

requests, we are arranging for a

series of six lectures to be held every

"Sunday evening, beginning April

22. In the next issue of the Mili-

tant we will announce all the par-

ticulars.

Shachtman Tour Los Angeles

Boyle Heights Lecture

Sunday, April 15th, 8 P. M.

at

2526] Brooklyn Avenue

Speaker

MAX SHACHTMAN

CWA Delegations March

in Protest at Washington
A Mass delegation of 900 CWA

workers and unemployed from New
York, Camden, Reading and Balti-

more demonstrated in Washington
en Saturday, March 24, presenting

their demands to Harry L. Hop-
kins, Federal reliet administrator.

Through snow^covered streets and
in a hail and rain storm, the work-

ers marched from Union Station

more than two miles to Hopkins'

office and back, partly along Penn-

sylvania Avenue, chief artery of

Washington.

Earlier in the week, Hopkins had
refused to see tbe delegation, but
had backed down. When the com-
mittee of 24 came in, Hopkins de-

clared he wanted a private confer-

ence, with no reporters present.

This was indignantly refused, and'

Hopkins was forced to let the press

in. When a worker supporting a

family of seven on CWA wages cut

to $13,44 a week asked Hopkins
how anyone was expected to live on
that wage or the still lower wages
or relief proposed after April 1,

Hopkins answered that millions of

workers in private industry had
been liivng on less for generations.

Exposing1 the "New Deal" Program

Inadvertently revealing the im-

portance of local struggles, Hopkins
gave fhe direct lie to the New York
officials, De Lamatei; and Daniels,

who had claimed that orders for.

wage cuts and abrogation of sick

pay came from Washington. Hop-

Attempts to Split

the Amalgamated

Hotel Workers

The combined activities of the

Field clique and the Stalinist dis-

rupters working In the interests of

the Food Workers Industrial Union

have- culminated in attempts to

split the Hotel and Restaurant

branch of the Amalgamated Food
Workers.

Thriving on the demoralization

which foliiwed the defeat " of the

hotel strike and1 capitalizing on the

justified resentment ot the mem-
bership against the conservative

and bureaucratic administration of

the Field clique, the Stalinists

gained the upper hand at a mem-
bership meeting and deposed the of-

ficers. Removed from leadership

Field immediately attempted1 a

split.

In this criminal adventure, as in

all his conduct throughout the

strike, Fieid is adapting himself to

the most conservative elements

among the hotel workers. As in the

actions which brought about his

expulsion from the Communist
League, he demonstrates again his

incapacity to submit to any kind

of proletarian discipline.

The "Brotherhood of Culinary

Workers," the organization spons-

oied by Field, is a craft union of

cooks announced by the capitalist

press as an "anti Communist move."

Besides adding to the demoraliza-

tion of the hotel workers and weak-
ening the struggle to rebuild heir

organization, the splitting manoeu-
vre of Field is a reactionary step

away from the principle of indus-

trial unionism represented by the

Amalgamated.

The split, adding to the general

demoralization and resulting in the

withdrawal of large numbers of

hotel workers from any kind of

union activity, directly facilitates

the game of the Stalinists who nev-

er had any other1 aim than to in

corporate fragments of the Am-
algamated union into the Food
Workers Industrial Union. The
best militants in the union, how-
ever, remain- equally hostile to the

Stalinist machinations and tbe con-

servative, craft union split of

Fields.

The tradition of the Amalgamat-
ed as a militant and progressive in-

dustrial union retains its strength

with the hotel and restaurant work
ers despite the defeat in the strike.

It Is not the union that has been

discredited but a clique of unworthy
leaders. The vitality of the Amal-
gamated will undoubtedly enable it

to survive the present demoraliza-

tion and throw off its authors. The
pending election should witness the

consolidation of the genuine pro-

gressive elements on a program of

rebuilding the Amalgamated union
and the unification of the food

workers under its banner.

OPEN FORUM
PROF. JAMES BUBNHAM

on

FASCISM AND THE NEW DEAL

Sunday, April 8, at 8 P. M.

International Workers School

136 E. 16th Street

New York City

kins, under questioning by the

workers, made clear that the Gov-
ernment intends to go through with

ending the CWA on April 1, put
only a fraction of unemployed on
relief work at pauper wages—aver-
aging S7.20 to $10. a week—and
gave the majority of unemployed
families home relief at still lower

rates—or nothing. With the hung-
er program of the New Deal ex-

posed1

, the workers must flght for

a workers' program.

The Washington delegation was

arranged by a Joint Committee of

tbe Associated Office & Professional

Emergency Employees, the Associa-

tion of Civil Works Employees,
Emergency Workers in Adult Edu-
cation, Tenement House CWA Em-
ployees, and the Workers Unem-
ployed Union, all of New York.

Also in the delegation were repre-

sentatives from QWA and unem-
ployed organizations in Westches-

ter County, Baltimore, Reading and'

Berks County, Pa. and Camden,
New Jersey. The four main de-

mands raised by the Joint Commit-
tee are: 1. Continuation of CWA at

living wages, with a minimum of

S20 u week; 2. Extension of CWA
to include all unemployed workers;

3. A public works program at trade

union wages on socially necessary

work, especially Federal housing

for workers ; 4. Federal unemploy-
ment insurance at the expense of

employers and government at living

wages for all workers for whom
whom work is not made available.

A Tail to the Socialist Kite

Norman Thomas was brought In

by Socialists and Lovestoneites aa

the leader of the delegation and
thus it was made a tail to the So-

cialist kite. The publicity both in

Washington and throughout the
country centered on Norman Tho-
mas, with no mention of the par-

ticipating organizations. This
served to defeat one of the purpose*

of the demonstration—namely to

liopuiarize the various organizations

to tiie unorganized unemployed and
relief workers as fighters in their

interests. The "bodies" respon-

sible for this also did all in their

power to put a damper on the mil-

itancy and enthusiasm of the dele-

gates while in Washington,

The task of the hour is to

strengthen the organizations—the

A.O.P.E.E., the A.C.W.E.; the E.

W.A.E. and the Workers Unem-
ployed Union by drawing into their

runks masses of workers and fight-

ing for militant leadership and pol-

icies.

The Opportunists

in Home Relief

Workers Body

To the Editor of the Militant!

The article in the Militant con-
earning the Home Belief Bureau
Workers, while accurately describ-

ing the role of the party in the

Association, does not, however, aay
a word about the activities of tha
Lovestonites.

The Lovestonites play a special

role in the Labor movement and
their activities in the Emergeney
Home Relief Bureau Employee! At-

saciation is no exception.

When the party captured the
controlling positions in the organ-

ization, and by subtle maneuvering,
tried to draw the Association Into

"United Fronts" with the Relief

Worker's League and the Unem-
ployment Councils th« worker* em-
phatically rejected their propoaala.

A few conservatives, seeing th*
tremendous pressure that the
Stalinist officers were using to get

them into the Relief Workers
League, utilized this to declare that

they did not want to have anything
to do with any "red" organization,

and in general showed their aver-

sion to communists.

The Lovestonites used this reac-

tion for their own sectarian pur-

poses. They alligned themselvee
definitely with the backward el-

ments on the basis of a "red"

scare. Keep, the reds outl That
was the slogan.

It is true the Loveatonttes did
not instigate this campaign, bat
they certainly encouraged it.

This unprincipled alliance with
the conservatives (they ara not
really reactionaries) on such an
issue should be condemned by
every honest militant. Thera are
certainly enough issues with which
to combat the incompetent Stalin-

ist hacks without resorting to inch
methods.

I therefore welcome the suggea-
tion of your correspondent that a
progressive group be formed on the
basis of a really militant program.
Here we can And a common meet-

ing ground on which to rebuild the
Association into an ettective weapon
against the administration.

A Home Belief Worker.
Brooklyn.
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OneYear of Roosevelt'sNewDeal
Article II I

"The program comes from the

American people,'" said President

Roosevelt in his message to Cong-

ress on the New Deal, January, 3rd,

1934. And why not blame the

Ameircan people. They have been

blamed for so mnch anyway.

It is quite clear that the Amer-

ican people, to use that term, that

is, the exploited and exploiters alike

in their overwhelming majority;

suported the New Deal program

But as it swings into operation on

ft large scale, the attitudes toward

it begins to divide on class lines.

Issues of labor unions versus com-

pany unions arise. Code regulations

tie the workers to the crisis level

of wages. And, besides that, the

economics of the New Deal with

its general inflation schemes hit the

workers below the belt. It increases

the money available—for those who
own the means of production—by

forcing the rate of exploitation of

the workers upward due to the

lowering of' their real wages. The

workers come face to face with the

realities of a stronger monopoly

capitalism functioning under gov-

ernmental regulation and support.

Aid to Big Financiers

The very first steps in the New
Deal program constituted an aid to

the big financial overlords who had

"suffered" so much from crisis and

deprivation. Hoarding and exporta-

tion of bullion or currency were

prohibited under presidential emer-

gency powers. The Emergency

Banking Act reopened the closed

big banks and authorized their is-

suing new preferred1 stocks to ob-

tain additional capital. Following

on the heels of this came a whole

series of legislation.

First, the Securities Act which

established federal supervision over

sales of investment securities. Then

came the project to refinance farm

mortgages on the plea of helping

the farmers. It was well known

that there could be no more farm

foreclosures because such would

hurt the bankers more than the

farmers. The bankers had already

too much farm property on their

hands, so it was much better for

them to obtain refinancing and in-

terest on the farm mortgages. Nest,

followed the Home Owners Loan

Act to secure the interest payments

to the bankers on outstanding mort-

gages due from small property

owners. Then, the Bank Insurance

Act which established a guarantee

on bank deposits. It also provided

for expansion of credits and author-

ization to the Reconstruction Fin-

ance Corporation to invest one

billion dollars to "strengthen the

banks and make it posible for them

to respond to the credit needs of

the country."

But, as they many wailings and

lamentations have since proven, the

bankers cashed in on the dough but

tailed to "respond." They refused

to lend unless they could see some-

thing profitable to ues their money

for.

Government Money Flews

Government money began to now
easy and all the pilfering pirates

were gathering to get their share

of the loot. The Reconstruction

Finance Corporation was also au-

theorized to aid the "hard-pressed"

insurance companies, who gobble

up the small savings of the gullible

investors. Railroad companies and

other monopoly enterprises got

their heavy share until this orgy

of credit expansion, through the

R.F.C. subsidies and loans, reached

the stupendous sum of six milion

dollars at the end of 1933.

The suspension of the gold stand-

ard and the dollar devaluation cli

maxed the series of inflationary

schemes. They were all designed to

raise the commodity price level at

home and thus to reestablish the

profit inducement for capital invest

ments. In addition they also be-

come preparations to facilitate the

competition of American capitalism

in the world market. Such is the

picture of one side of the New Deal

in operation. An enormous flow of

easy money for finance monopoly

institutions with the resulting in-

flated credits and rising price level

for the things the workers need.

The slow moving index of 784

commodities compiled by the Bu-

reau of Labor Statistics has ad-

vanced 23% and the more sensitive

index of The Analyst 33% during

the Irst year of the Ne# Deal. Since

farm prices, helped by the outright

destruction of wheat, meat, and cot-

ton, have risen more than those of

non-agricultural products, it is quite

easy to get an idea of the advanc-

ing cost of living which means a

lowering of real wages to the

workers.

Standardizing em a Lower Level

We have presented to us the New
Deal program as a means of re-

storing and stabilizing the purchas-

ing power of the broad masses. But
this is, of course, to be on a dis-

tinctly lower level than the former

'•prosperity" equilibrium. It hovers

around the industrial code minimum
wage of *11 to $15 weekly. Is this

not distinctly the crisis level of

wages? ts it not a wage level as

low If not lower than that of 20 to

30 years ago?
Quit* cleverly, the first of the

codes to be adopted was that for

the textile industry. In that Indus-

1

try wages had always dipped the

lowest. The code provides fbr a
forty-hour week, the magnificent

sum of twelve dollars in the South

and thirteen dollars in the North.

Being the first code adopted, it

tended immediately to become a

standard for wages and other pro-

visions, from which other codes

proceered with as little variation

us little variation as the exploiter

could get away with.

Now we can add to this wage
standard the combination of in-

creased commodity prices and the

devaluation of the dollar. As a con-

sequence unbearabe conditions have

become the lot even of those work-

ers fortunate eonugh to have a job.

For the working class as a whole,

and that includes the unemployed
inillions, the total inlome remains
vastly reduced.

Unemployment and Reduced Hours

How do matters stand in regard

to the other aspect of increased

purchasing power of the broad

masses by the spread of employment
through a reduction of working

hours? In administration circles

much has been made about the

shorter work day. Each reduction

of hours made in any code regula-

tion was widely advertised. But, as

it turns out, only a few codes go
below forty-hour weekly maximum
and many remain above the forty-

hour maximum.
As compared to 1929, when the

average work week was forty-eight

hours, this would even have some
significance, but when compared to

the crisis, none whatever. The
average working hours of the first

five months of 1933 in manufactur-

ing industry, for full time workers

and part time workers put together,

were 34.7 weekly. Thus the code

regulations of working hours at*

(ained so far could not appreciably

increase employment. With the

Civil Works schemes at an end, the

unemployed army, according to all

reliable estimates, will remain

about as large as before.

Statistics on unemployment have

become exceedingly scarce since

the drop which followed the early

flush of business revival, artificially

stimulated by the various NBA
schemes. Now whatever statistic*

are available are being manipu-
lated. Facte and figures are turned
upside down, inside out, and
squeezed until they bleed from
every pore. Tet they cannot hldte

the enormous numbers on the un-

employment market. With the
NRA in operation and the suspen-

sion of the anti-trust law, there Is

in motion a greater concentration

la industry anl a greater centrali-

zation of finance, all at the expense
of the workers. What was for-

merly spent by big concerns Cor

high pressure sales and for adver-
tising purposes tends to go into so-

called scientific management and
elimination waste, which in reality

means more speed-up and further

elimination of labor power neces-

sary to the productive forces.

The Real Aim of the New Deal
There should be little doubt left

in the minds of the thinking work-

era that the New Deal represents

a series of measure to save the
capitalist system which was so bad-

ly dislocatel during the crisis. The
economic part of these measures
does not aim to improve the con-

ditions of the workers regardless

of what temporary advantages they

may offer. In the objective results

of these measures the workers face

a reduced level of real wages, an
intensified speed-up system, and in-

creased rate of exploitation. Mass
unemployment remains in perma-
nent form, and the workers are

brought face to face with a stronger

monopoly capitalism. That, of

course, is the real aim of the New
Deal.

It means ft reorganization of

American national economy to re-

store and increaes capitalist profits.

In the program as a whole are em-
bodied the active preparations for

further imperialist expansion. For
that, tranquility of class relations

is required. But this is another

aspect of the New Deal program,

to be dealt with separately. Mean-
while one important lesson must
sink deeply into the minds of the

workers

:

Preparations for further imperial-

ist expansion as a means of issuing

out of the crisis lead directly on

the path of war. That ,we can rest

assured, is taken fully into account

in the New Deal program.

Ante Swabeek.

International

Notes

Inside the C. C. C. Camps
Minneapolis.—Today there are

1,522 C. C. C. camps in this country

with over 300,000 recruits. By sum-
mer many more such camps will be
established. I have just returned

from a visit to several such camps
in Minnesota, and would like to tell

the Militant readers what I observ-

ed.

Most of the boys at work in Minn,
esota forests have been imported

from Kansas. The government makes
a fixed policy of sending the young
workers far from home : in this way
the potential rebels and deserters

will think twice before they run
away, with a long trek back to the

farm staring them in the face.

For working 8 hours a day, five

days a week, these hoys receive

thirty dollar* monthly—twenty-five
of which is sent home to their par-

ents. In this way many Kansas
families are removed from local re-

lief. This peculiarly ingenious plan

has a double merit, then, In Boose,
veltian eyes. By making one mem-
ber of the family support his par-

ents and brothers and sisters in the

style to which they have become ac-

customed, it preserves the domestic

self-respect. Likewise, the C. C. C.

worker himself receives a tidy bit

of pocket money. For working 40
hours weekly, he receives the muni-

ficent sum of $1.25—or slightly over

3 cents an hour.

One of the camps at which I stay-

ed for several days (in the Chip-
pewa National Forest) was located

near an Indian reservation. After

every meal, a throng of dirty, rag-

ged Indian boys and men would
throng themselves at the kitchen

door, carrying large cans and
buckets. They were waiting to re-

ceive the scraps from the meal. All

that could not be garnered by the

eamp cooks for subsequent meals
was given to the Indians—soup,

bones, crusts, vegetables—all were
thrown in the greasy pails making
the most filthy, garbage-like oils-

podrida.—to be eagerly taken home
and eaten by the Chippewa braves
and squaws and tubercular papoos-

es. Thus does Uncle Sam provide

for his First Families.

A word about the forestry work.
These Kansas boys are not used
to the bitter weather of northern
Minnesota winters. One day it was
27 degrees below zero. Eighty boys
decided that this was too cold and
revolted. After breakfast they re-

turned to barracks instead of climb-

ing on the trucks which were to

convey them to the woods. Ten
minutes later the officer in charge
strode in and paused in the center

of the room,

"Any man not reporting for work
this morning, will be fined ?20," he
announced. "Just follow me back
to the office and I'll take your
names."

The boys thought of their families

back home, destitute, starving. The
putsch was over almost as soon as

begun.

At noon a handful of boys came
back to camp with frost-bitten ears

and cheeks. After bandaging the

injured parts, the camp medico ob-

served, "The bandages will be a

warning to the rest of the men.

Now they will take more care to

protect themselves." What a sooth-

ing philosophy I

While at the camps I had the

opportunity to talk to many of the

boys. I should like to report that

many were militant, class-conscious

workers ; but such is not the truth.

The boys, almost without exception,

come direct from farm homes. None
has ever worked in a factory, has
ever stood face to face with his ex-

ploiters across a picket line. I

found no evidence to indicate that

any boy had the least understand-

ing of the economic forces at work
In the world which were condemn-
ing him to an empty futureless

life. They, and their fathers, had
slaved on the farm, had been losing

ground every year in this struggle

for existence. Then came the New
Deal, with its shabby offer of six

months of camp life ; and, poor as

the work was, these boys jumped at

the chance to escape from the

wretched gray existence on the

farm.

I was particularly interested in

the attitude of the recruits towards
war. Would they go to war if Am-
erica should become embroiled with

a foreign nation? Yes, 'almost to

a man, they would. "There's noth-

ing doing back home," they say.

"Might as well fight as rot on the

land." Should an emergency arise,

and the Government throw rifles at

these 300,000 young men, 89% of

the rifles would be caught and drill-

ing could immediately start. At
present, the army staff makes a

great show of the lack of military

discipline prevailing in the C. C. C.

camps. No saluting, no drilling, no
court-martial, etc. But let war ap-

pear on the horizon: how the pic-

ture would change overnight. The
department of war must be well

aware of the fact that, If occasion

arises, they have a third of a mil-

lion young men in first-class condi-

tion available for fighting forces

at a moment's notice.

The C. C. C. workers have be-

come accustomed to having the

government take care of them. Poor
as the pay is, they are living bet-

ter now than were they back home.
In the evenings in camp they have
attended classes in American his-

tory, In military tactics, etc. Sub-

tly they have been filled with the

insidious nationalistic ideology.

Here the greatest danger lies.

—CARLOS HUDSON.

LITHUANIA.—
The Lithuanian opposition Is

growing stronger and gaining ad-

herents among Lithuanian workers
as well as among ttie student youth.

A few student-propagandists lead

workers' study circles on political

economy, history of the revolution-

ary movement and history of the
opposition. On the 16th anniversary

of the October revolution Lithuan-
ian Bolshevik-Leninists published

an illegal leaflet to the workers.

In December the Lithuanian com-
rades printed a first issue of their

periodic illegal organ in the Lith-

uanian language under the name
"Lenin Keiin" (In Lenin's Steps).

The Issue contained the following

articles: An editorial on the Lith-

uanian Fascist overturn of 1928; an
article "On the building of the

Fourth International", "The De-
claration of Four"; a warning to

the Stalinists on the provocateur

character of their publishing the

names of our comrades ; Workers
Correspondence ; On parliamentary

cretinism in Austria.

In the discussion which took

place on the question of the Fourth
International not one voice waB
raised against the new orientation.

We have now In Lithuania 20 ac-

tive members of the opposition or-

ganization, the majority of whom
are workers. The work has to be

carried on under the severest con-

ditions of illegality.

The StaUnites have begun to feel

the Influence of the Lithuanian op-

positionists and have therefore

opened up a slanderous campaign
against them, not stopping even be-

fore making public the names of

the leading Bolshevik-Leninists. For
instance, the Stalinist illegal press

—in the student party organ, the

Aurora (No. 2-3)—published an ar-

ticle : "Trotskyism—the advance

guard of the counter-revolution".

This article, outside of the usual

slanders of Trotsky carries informa-

tion on the activity of the Lithuan-

ian "Trotskyites". They have al-

legedly the most backward workers

with them and are carrying on

Trotsky's line directed" against the

Lithuanian peasants since they stand

for the dictatorship of the prole-

tariat, "ignore" the peasantry, etc.,

in the same spirit. In conclusion,

as stated above, they mention by

name "as a traitor" a leading com-

rade in order to draw the attention

to this "traitor" of the Lithnanian

police. Thus, the Lithuanian com-

rades find themselves between two
fires ; the Stalinist provocateurs and
the Lithuanian police. The pro-

vocateur work of the Stalinites

must be completely unmasked before

the Lithuanian workers.

GEBMANY.—
Agitation for a new party which

at first met with certain difficulties

gained ground among the Com-
munist as well as the social-dem-

ocratic workers. In the general

chaos in which the German working
class movement found itself after

Hitler's coming to power, the rem-

nants of the former working class

organizations are searching for new
roads and are standing face to face

before new re-alignments. In this

chaos the Left Opposition tries

—

and with success—to create nuclei

of the new coming party from the

cadres of the Communist party, the

social democracy and the trade

unions. First of all the causes of

defeat are being discussed.

Parallel with this a discussion

with the SAP (Socialist Workers
Party of Germany) is being car

ried on, a discussion which first of

all takes up international questions.

The SAP, as Is known, is by its

origin a centrist organization which
has undergone an evolution towards
Communism. The SAP signed the

Declaration of Four for the new In-

ternational. The unification of the
German opposition with the SAP
would have been an important stage

on the road to a new party. But
the discussion showed that the SAP
still has some Rightist tendencies.

Therefore, a deepened discussion

must precede unification.

Armed with correct policy, the

German Left Opposition made a
successful turn towards illegal work
under new conditions. It escaped*

the decomposition and demoraliza-

tion of big organizations. Only in

small towns, where our comrades
were widely known, were the groups
of the German opposition routed by
the police. In the majority of large

cities the German oppositionists is-

sue hectographed papers and leaf-

lets. The weekly organ of the Ger-

man Bolshevik-Leninists "Unser
Wort" (Our Word) appearing

abroad since February, as well as

a number of other publications

penetrating by various ways into

Germany, have given great impetus
to the spread of the ideas of the
Left Opposition, the correctness of

which had been proven by living

events.

The spread of the Ideas and the
growth of the influence of the Left

Opposition are by no means limited

to a layer of critically thinking
Communists, but on the contrary
find a considerable echo among ao-

ctal-democratle cadres standing for

The Left Movement in Poland
According to recent documents

and resolutions of the Comintern

and particularly to Piatnitsky's arti-

cles the Communist Party of Pol-

and (C. P. P.) is the best Commun-
ist party in the Comintern from
which all the sections can take ex-

ample. One might really believe

the veracity of this statement be-

cause the founders of this party

fought with Lenin against Czarism.

Under the leadership- of Rosa Lux-
emburg the old Socialist Party of

Poland was a model of revolution-

ary proletarian internationalism. In

spite of the theoretical differences

between Lenin and Luxemburg the

Socialist party of Poland stood

closest to Russian Bolshevism. Not
only the leaders but also the pro-

letarian masses of Poland have be-

hind them a glorious past of rev-

olutionary struggle. To that can

be added the conditions in the coun-

try favorable to a strengthening

of the Communist movement. Pol-

and is still the weakest link in the

chain of capitalism.

Effects of Crises

All of the post-war crises lasted

longer and had a more catastrophic

effect in Poland than in other coun-

tries. The agrarian crisis is so

serious that the frequent demon-
strations of the peasants bear a
near revolutionary character. More
than 40% of the population consists

of national minorities and of these

80% are Ukrainian and White Rus-

sians who hate Polish imperialism

and are striving for national libera-

tion. Poland does not lack in cadres

and reserves for real revolutionary

activity. Piatnitsky's prognoses

could be realized if the Communist
leaders were fully aware of their

tasks and employed a correct Lenin-

ist line. Unfortunately their tac-

tics are not Leninist but Stalinist.

And since the tested leaders of the

movement have been eliminated,

and those at its head now are in-

capable of giving it leadership the

results are not very gratifying. It

can even be said that In Poland
there Is not it party in the real

sense of the word, hut a party ap-

paratus which is completely isolat-

ed from the masses.

Trade Union Debacle
What caused this ruin of the C.

P. P.? We can only give some of

the reasons here. The 5th Congress
of the Proftntern instructed the
Polish party to build its own trade

unions. That -was grist to the re-

formist mill. Of course the party

did not succeed in building its own
trade unions. Two examples: (1)

There are more than 90,000 Polish

miners in Upper Silesia. They
are organized in Christian and re-

formist trade unions. The party

recruited but 300 of these workers
In its attempt to build its own trade

unions. To bf.- sure these 300 were
the best revolutionaries but they

were demoralized by their impot-

ence, and the broad masses remained
under the, influence of the Christian

and reformist trade unions. (2) Fol-

lowing their victory in the textile

workers strike in Lodz the reform-

ists built a union with a member-
ship of 10,000. This is the largest

union in existence In Poland.

The party forbade its members to

Join this union and instructed' tbem
to create small trade unions in each
factory. The disastrous results of

this tactic were soon demonstrated
At the recent congress of the

Warsaw metal workers, to be sure

bureancratically prepared by the
socialist officiate, there was not
a single Communist delegate. And
at the railroad workers congress,

where the Communists had the
majority two years ago. their de-

legates did not form an independ-
ent group. Their few delegates

were so fearful of being known as

Communists that all the reformist

resolution were adopted unanimous
iy-

Tbe Internal Regime in, the Party
Mass discontent grew simultane-

ously with the loss of the party's in-

fluence In it. Instead of encourag-
ing criticism from the membership
to find the basis of the mistakes, the
party bureaucrats used every possl-

a break with reformism and against

Joining the Stalinites.

In J«ly of last year the German
opposition was subjected to serious

blows of the Fascist police. But the
comnfea who were arrested or
forced to emigrate were soon re-

placed by frEsh recruit* from the
fomtr social democrats and Stalin-

tats. The Illegal publications of the
German Opposition testify Irrefut-

ably to the fact that this "rejuvena-
tion" of the cadres did not at all af-

fect the level of our propaganda
work. Out of seven Regional or-

ganizations existing at the time the
Left Opposition had to go under-
ground, systematic uninterrupted
work is carried on in «ix of them
to this very day. Tha loss of old
elements is replenished by the in-

flux of: *ew. The fact that MARIA
REESE, former member of the
Reichstag enjoying a wide popular-
ity among the German workers,
joined the banner of the Left Op-
position fouud a wide echo among
German workers. A supplementary
edition of "Unser Wort" carrying
the declaratfont of Maria Reese was
published fti SoctOjjraphed form In

Germany

ble means to suppress it. Every

criticism was considered and brand-

ed the work of renegades, and every

critical member expelled from the

party. The seizure of power by

Hitler was communicated to the

membership as a mere piece of

news and no discussion on this

question was permitted. In the

same manner the resolution of the

Comintern on March 5th, 1933 on

the united front was conveyed to

the membership as a mere com-

munication. The bureaucratic party

apparatus, which has made every

criticism impossible, brought things

to a different end: the discontenetd

members have grouped themselves

together to build an opposition.

The Opposition

The Opposition was created two

years ago in Poland. Without for-

getting the international character

of their struggle, the leaders of

the Opposition raised demands on

all the national and local ques-

tions. They dick this because they

had no desire to break with the

party. The party bureaucrats ans-

wered these demands by expelling

the best members. That further

sharpened the contradictions In the

party.

The aggravation of the situation

In Russia and the seizure of power

by Hitler have shown tb* Opposi-

tion that the struggle Is not limited

to local questions but must be

broadened to the international field.

We solidarized ourselves with the

Left Opposition and decided to

educate our members in this spirit.

We struggle against the Stalinists

on the basis of the interests of the

workers and in all the daily econ-

omic and political questions. In

that way we won the sympathies of

the Communist and non-party

workers who follow us to this day.

We also have contacts in various

groups" in reformist organizations.

We have oppositionist organiza-

tions in all the trade unions. We
have about 300 members, equally

young and old comrades. We have

two weekly papers, one in Polish

and another in Jewish, which are

issued In 5,000 copies. It is sig-

nificant that our papers are better

sold than the party's.

The Polish Opposition has issued

a series of Left Opposition pam-

phlets In the Polish language: "The

Key to the International Situation",

"What Next?" a pamphlet by Trot-

sky on the Amsterdam Congress

with the declaration of the Left Op-

position, Lenin's "Left Communism"
with an introduction by Trotsky,

the declaration by tbe Left Op-

position on the Paris Anti-Fascist

congress, a pamphlet on the Fourth

International (which was confiscat-

ed), "The Fourth International and

the Soviet. Union" (also confiscat-

ed) and a pamphlet on the "Bund".

20,000 copies of these pamphlets

have been bought.

The question of the Fourth Inter-

national, which was under discus-

sion for five months and disclosed

serious differences In the organiza-

tion, la now about to be definitely

decided. The leadership of the or-

ganization aud the majority of the

membership have taken a firm posi-

tion for the Fourth International.

The official entry of the Polish Op-

position into the League of Inter-

nationalist Communists will soon be

consummated. —VICTOB.

TheRight Wing and LaborParty
Today, in America, we have enter-

ed upon a new and higher stage of

the class struggle. With the sharp-

ening of the class struggle, the true

nature of classes, and political part-

ies or tendencies stand oot in ever

sharper relief. In the light of sharp-

ening contradictions, most revealing

of all are the political perspectives

put forward by parties or tendencies

within the working class. Let us

apply this touchstone to the per-

spectives put forward by the Love-

stoneites.

What is the task facing the rev-

olutionist today? According to the

Lovestoneites : "to agitate and pre-

pare the ground for the formation

of a Labor Party". What is the

historic need of the present moment?
According to the Lovestoneites "the

fight for a Labor Party."
In the Workers Age (March 15,

1934 ) two articles appear proclaim-

ing this perspective: one by H.

Connor who deals with the Labor
Party in Fort Wayne; tbe other by

S. Jonas & H. Vaughan who deal

with the Labor Party in general.

Connor reports as an "activist";

Jonas A Vaughan on the other hand,

approach the question "as theoret-

icians".

Both the activist and the theoret-

icians argue for the Labor Party

from the same premise, a very re-

markable premise, to wit, because

of the immediate need "to divorce

the workers politically from the

capitalist class" (Connor) ; because

of "the necessity for the political

separation of the working class from
the capitalist class." (Jonas & Vau-

ghan).

From such a premise a Commun-
ist would argue not for a Labor

Party but for a genuine revolution-

ary party. Beginning with tbe Com-

munist Manifesto, all Communists
have proclaimed the necessity of

separating the proletariat politically

from the bouq;eoisie, 1. e., "the or-

ganization of the proletarians into

a class, and consequently into a pol-

itical party"; and it is equally an

ABC of Marxism that this task ctin

be achieved only by organizing the

vanguard Into a revolutionary party

Only the revolutionary party can

divorce the workers from the cap-

italists politically.

But tbe Lovestoneites are not ot

the opinion that the proposed Labor
Party would be revolutionary. No.

Jonas 4 Vaughan deny that such a

party would be revolutionary. It

should only serve as a rallying

point of all workers "regardless of

Individual differences". Of course

in the very next sentence, our theo-

reticians proceed to contradict them-

selves by insisting that such a party

"will become more and: more rev-

olutionary in its outlook" In the

process of the class-struggle. But

let us pass in silence this vision of

a party which although not revolu

tlonary, will become more and more
revolutionary. There is another and

much more essential aspect to the

question.

The Labor Party, not being rev-

olutionary, cannot achieve the poli-

tical separation (or divorce) of the

working class from the capitalist

class. Why then do the Lovestone-

ites propose its formation? Because

they represent the opportunist and
not the revolutionary wing in the

labor movement. Like all opportun-

ists they drag at the tail end of

events; and like ad tail-endere the

Lovestoneites minimize the elements

of class-consciousness, and worship

the elements of spontaneity.

They have revived the hoary

Menshevlk theory preached by Mar-

tynov—the theory of "organization,

process" ; the theory of the spon-

taneous growth of the revolutionary

party ; arid of the spontaneous

growth of class-consciousness. To-

day, on a different historical level,

the Lovestoneites are chewing once

again the thrice-digested cud of

Menshevism. They counterpose the

Menshevlst concept of the spontan-

eous political development of the

class to the Leninist concept of the

vanguard, organized as a party, per.

meating the working masses with

class-consciousness.

After proposing to divorce the

workers politically from the capital-

ists by means of the Labor Party,

Jonas, Vaughan, Lovestone and all

other Martynovs further propose to

make the workers class-conscious by

means of the same Labor Party.

'It Is obvious ( !
) that no progress

can be made in building a revolu-

tionary movement, until workers

have first BECOME politically con-

scious as a class. It is equally ob-

vious ( H ) that the tactics of the

revolutionary parties have failed to

accomplish this" (our italics). Ergo,

most obviously, the Labor Party is

needed.

In the period of civil wars and

revolutions one must for the thou-

sand and first time lecture
to the) American Brandlerists the

A. B. C. of Marxism. A politically

conscious worker is a class-consci-

ous worker. Workers do not become

"politically conscious as a class" in

the process of the class struggle by

themselves, not even if they all

joined or voted for a dozen Labor

Parties. The revolutionary party is

that historical organ by means of

which the class becomes class con-

scious. The workers as a class do

not first become politically consci-

ous and then build a revolutionary

movement; just the contrary, only if

a revolutionary party exists "which

does not fall to accomplish" its his-

toric task of mobilizing the over-

whelming majority of the workers

under its banner can progress be

made in building a revolutionary

movement.

In 1020, the Leninist Comintern

said, "After the defeat of the rev-

olution in 1905, during the course

of several years the Rdsslan Men-

sheviks proclaimed the necessity of

a so-called Labor Congress which

was to replace the revolationary

party of the working class; all kinds

of "iaborltes" of England and Am-
erica, while consciously carrying

on a bourgeois policy, are propagat-

ing among workers the idea of creat-

ing indefinite shapeless workers'

unions instead of a political party."

In 1934, after the disastrous de-

feat of tbe German and Austrian

proletariat, and the collapse of the

Stalilnst Comintern, the Lovestone-

ites can only repeat the perspectives

of tbe Menshevlkl In 1905, and of

the "Iaborltes" of England and Am-
erica in 1920.

The task facing the revolutionist

in America today is the building of

a genuine Communist party. The
historic need of the present moment
is the formation of the Fourth In-

ternational.

—J. G. WRIGHT.
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All Together Against

Reaction on May Day
Last year's May Day demonstra-

tions were held under the slogan of

solidarity with the German work-
ers and against advancing Fascism.

Since that time the heroic fight of

the Austrian workers and socialists

was drowned in blood and now
murderous Clerical Fascism with

Its program of black reaction rules

In Austria. Ominous signs Of the

advance of Fascism are to be seen

in France, and to a greater or less

extent in all countries in the capi-

talist world.

With the victory of Hitler tt

should have been apparent, even to

the blind, that reaction would push

forward' in other countries. The
need of the hour then was a united

front of all labor organizations, po-

litical, economic, and fraternal, to

crush the growing Fascist danger
In their home countries and to give

aid to their brothers elsewhere.

Decaying capitalism with no
other way out of its crisis is re-

sorting to the arming of murderous
bands for the crushing of every

semblance of independent working

class organization. Faced with a
divided working class it marches
forward' everywhere. The heroism

of Communists, Socialists, and trade

union members in Austria, in Italy

and in the prison camps of Hitler

serve but to show the devotion,

courage and readiness to struggle

in the ranks of the workers, which
if united could smash the Fascist

menace in one country after an-

other.

Another May Day, the day of

labor solidarity, is at hand. Shall

it reveal to our enemies a working
class unable to unite its forces in

face of the Fascist butcher? That
is the question for every worker in

whatever organization he may be

found to ask himself now.
War preparations go on at a

feverish pace. Japan openly pre-

pares for an attack on the Soviet

Union. Europe is a powder barrel

awaiting the spark. Conflicting im-

perialist forces have made a sham-
bles of severafc countries of South
America. The United States, while

cutting oS hundreds of thousands
of unemployed from the relief rolls

and refusing to make any attempt

to provide unemployment insurance,

la at the same time spending bil-

lions on naval, military and aerial

armaments. Division of forces on

this May 1st is a crime. To admit

that a united front demonstration

against Fascism and war cannol

be formed is to admit the tri-

umph of black reaction and the de-

struction of all labor organization.

Workers of New York, delegates

to this May Day Conference, you
must not and cannot admit such an
outcome. Reports appear in the

capitalist press of the arming of

groups in New York akin to the

Fascists in Europe. Nazi open air

meetings, largely attended, are be-

ing held in New York. Brown
shirts. Khaki shirts, Silver shirts,

spring up in different parts of the

country. Nazi bands are organiz-

ing and arming in all large cities.

This rising danger must be crushed.

One united front May Day demon-

stration against war and fascism

will strike terror into their hearts.

It will send a surge of joy and mil-

itancy Into the breasts of workers
throughout the land.

We propose:

That this conference elect a

representative committee and pro-

pose a meeting with a similar com-

mittee from the united front May
Day conference called by the Com-
munist Party.

2. That a program for a united

May Day demonstration be worked

out covering all the details of the

organization of the demonstration,

On Father Coughlm

Those who are interested in

knowing how a government run by

Father Coughlin under the guid-

ance of the Holy Father in Rome
would function, can take a look at

Austria. A new constitution has

been drawn up. "Laws are to

emanate from God the Almighty."

The Roman Catholic Church Is to

be a specially privileged state-sup-

ported institution. An agreement

with the Pope will govern the edu-

cational and religious training.

There will be no freedom of speech,

the stage, the movies, the press, or

the radio. Priests, professional

men, industrialists, and govern

ment bureaucrats will compose the

five chambers of the state which

are being set up. The workers can

work or starve, but in silence. This

is the kind of state that stands

behind the words of the dema-

gogue, Coughlin.

time and place of march, banners,

slogans, speakers, etc. and that it

be signed by the joint representa-

tives and published in all the work-
ers' press.

3. That included in this program
be an agreement to confine the dem-
onstration to one against Fascism
and war and for a militant united

light against every manifestation of

Fascism in America.

Against any repetition of the dis-

grace of Madison Square Garden

!

For the United Front of the

workers' organizations!

For the defense of all workers
organizations and press!

For workers' right of free speech,

free press and' free assemblage!

Against war and for the interna-

tional solidarity of the workers-

For the overthrow of capitalism!

For the dictatorship of the pro-

letariat !

For the socialist society!

—NEW YORK CITY COMMIT-
TEE, COMMUNIST LEAGUE
OF AMERICA.

4 Deported Youth

In Grave Danger

In Hitler Germany
No further news can be learned

of the fate of the four German
comrades deported from Holland to

Hitlerite Germany by the Dutch
capitalist government, which broke

up the international youth confer-

ence at Laren last month. Accord-

ing to a letter received by the Mil-

itant from Dutch comrades, there

is grave fear that they may have

been killed by Hitler's police. The
Dutch government is attempting to

hide its guilt behind the pretence

that the four young workers were

not political refugees. It has, bow-
ever, been established that all had
fled from Germany months before

coming to Holland and that they

possessed visaed passports in good

order.

A wide protest movement on be-

half of the four victims of Dutch-

Nazi cooperation has sprung up in

Europe Involving Socialist, anar-

chist, syndicalist, trade union and
even liberal elements. In this

movement the International Com-
munist League (Bolshevik-Lenln-

ists( is playing a full share.

In this country a similar protest

movement has been begun. A state-

ment is being circulated among all

organisations opposed to Fascism

on the basis of which a united pro-

test will be made to the Dutch
government. A demand will be

made for public guarantee of the

right of safe-conduct and asylom

for all political refugees.

The Revolutionary Socialist

Party and the Independent Social-

ist Party of Holland have retained

attorney B. J. Stockvis- to proceed

to Germany to investigate the fate

of the four delegates.

Unser Wort, organ of the Inter-

national Communists of Germany,
reports that one of the four German
delegates, Heinz Hose, is a, member
of the league. Hose was formerly

a member of the RhetnlandWest-
phalia district bureau of the So-

cialist Labor Party (S.A.P.(, which
has now joined the League in its

entirety. The remaining three del-

egates are members of the S.A.P.

The Nazi Program

"It means a Nazi determination

to carry through the labor place-

ment program at all (Costs, even

that of forcing down the standard

of living of the German people,

which in the lower classes espe-

cially is already low. . . . The
slogan, 'Work and bread,' is to mean
exactly that . . . plenty of work
and pittance wages and the plain-

est fare."—N. Y. Times, Berlin Cor
respondent, March 26th.

Fascist Elections

Mussolini ordered the people of

Italy to vote endorsement of his

Party and1 policies on Sunday.

Black-Shirted Fascists watched the

lists and voters. Anyone who did

vote was looked up by a Fascist

guard. There was only one list of

candidates —: Mussolini's. Despite

that thousands voted against the

murderous dictatorship and1 other

thousands absented thenwelvea

from the polls.

Dryer Taken to Court by

A.F. ofL Union Official

I. Dreyer, managing editor of the

Union Pharmascist, official publi-

cation of the Pharmascists' Union

or greater New York, has recently

appeared before Magistrate J. Gold-

stein on a charge of criminal libel.

He is accused by E. Roy Denise,

eastern representative of the Retail

Clerk's Interantional Protective As-

sociation, A. F. of L. and also or-

ganizer of the American Pharma-

cists' Union, organized by him six

months ago in opposition to the

Pharmacists' Union of Greater

New York.

An article, exposing the anti-

union activities of Mr. Denise, ap-

peared in the March issue of the

Union Pharmascist. Mr. Denise, in

his attempt to stifle criticism not

only of another organization but

also of oppositionists in his outfit,

has applied for help to the capital-

ist court.

Upon cross examination by the

lawyer for the defense, Mr. Denise

admitted something that throws a
glaring light on the character of

this individual. He refused an
offer made to him by the Pharmas-
cists* Union of Greater New York
to publish his refutations of tie

charges made in the "Libelous ar-

ticle" and also their offer of »
platform before the membership of

both organizations. However, the
fact that Mr. Denise haB chosen the
capitalist platform in preference to

the workers' platform can only

testify to the anti-working class

makeup of this "great labor organ-

izer."

This case is of great interest to

all the advanced and militant ele-

ments in the labor movement. At-

tempts of reactionary elements to

stifle criticism and establish a cen-

sorship on the radical labor press

by means of court action must be
fought bitterly. This case again
illustrates the need of a genuine
united front for non-partisan labor

defense. It is high time to form It!

Committee Organised to Aid

o/lnthony Bellussi

After a protracted struggle, An-
thony Bellussi, militant anti-Fas-

cist and active trade-unionist of

Wilkes Barre, Pa.., has won the

right of voluntary departure from
the United States. To assist him
in financing his trip, the sole meth-

od of saving him from being turned

over to Mussolini by the U. S. gov-

ernment, a Bellussi Anti-Fascist

Dinner Committee has been organ-

ized. Sentenced to deportation to

Fascist Italy, Bellussi is now en

abled to escape from the clutches

of the Mussolini regime which has
for years desired to punish htm for

his working class activities in Italy.

Bellussi spent ten months in jail

before his case could be settled.

At first the I. L. D. pretended inter-

est in his fate, but when Bellussi

refused to repudiate his friendliness

to the Communist League of Amer-
ica, the I. L. D. lost its enthusiasm
for the cause of this anti-Fascist.

In the end the flgnt had to be car-

ried on by the friends of comrade
Bellussi with the aid of the Amer-
ican Civil Liberties Union. After
winning the right of voluntary de-

parture, Bellussi was released on
bail, bail money being provided by

the American Civil Liberties Union.

His last month in America is be-

ing spent in New York. Bellussi

plans to sail for South America
before May 1. The members of the

Dinner Committee are Roger Bald-

win, Louis Budena, James Burn-
ham, James P. Cannon, Elliot B.

Cohen, Max Eastman, Herman
Gund, Sidney Hook, Rose Karsner,

A. J. Muste, Elinor Rice, James
Rorty, Herbert Solow and Carlo

Tresca.

The Bellussi Dinner will he held

Friday, April 20 at 7:30 p.m. at

Stuyvesant Casino, Second Avenue

and 9th Street. Admission is 50
cents. The speakers of the evening,
in addition to Comrade BellusBt,

will he James P. Cannon of the
Communist League; A. 3. Muste of

the American Workers Party; Qnin-
cy Howe, editor of The Living Age;
Herbert Solow of the Provisional

Committee for Non-Partisan Labor
Defense; and Carlo Tresca, editor

of II Martello. Important new fea-

tures of the general fight against

Fascism and reaction and on behalf

of political refugees will be taken
up by several of the speakers. Af-
ter dinner adimssion to hear the
speakers will be 15 cents.

Tickets may be ordered and
tables reserved1 through Elinor Rice,

treasurer of the Bellussi Anti-

Fascist Dinner Committeee, 151

East §3rd Street, N. Y. or through
the City Committee of the Commu-
nist League of America, 126 East
16th Street. The League urges all

its friends to support the Bellussi

Anti-Fascist Dinner Committee in

every way. Those who cannot pos-

sibly attend are urged to send a
contribution to the Committee for

the fund to finance Bellussi's trip.

Comrade Bellussi appeared at

the Spring Festival of the League
ati Irving Plaza last Saturday and
was given a rousing reception. Con-
tributions to aid the expenses of

his journey were made as follows:

Fein $2.00
Lieberman, B 1.00

Beardsley, M 1.00

Becker, J 1.00

Sterling, M l.OO

Jimmy 50
Saul. G 25
Dolllngeit A 2.00

Bleecker, S 1.00

Collection 2.45

Total J12.20

END OF THE NEW YORK TAXI STRIKE

The second general strike of the

New York taxi drivers has ended

in a second defeat for the workers

and a victory for the bosses and
reaction. None of the demands pot

forward by the Taxi Drivers Union
has been won. The collapse of the

strike—that is what it was—com-
ing on top of the betrayal of the

auto workers, has strengthened* the

chances of the company union

which; the anto bosses are seeking

to foist on the taxi drivers hero In

New York.

The strike was defeated by the

combined forces of the companies
who imported gangsters from Chi-

cago to supplement the home sup-

ply, the police who drove scab cars

and rode in them to provoke at
tacks by pickets, the yellow press

which) tried to frame up bombings
on the union, the Mayor and his

mediators, the NRA doves of peace,

Mrs. Herrick and Golden, the So-

cialist Party which sabotaged' the

strike and went in for a vicious

red-baiting campaign in the union,

and the mistakes of the leadership.

Politics in the Strike

On every one of these points

there Is much to say ; from each

lessons to be drawn for the future

strikes of the taxi workers and the

workers movement as a whole. Be-

cause of the limitation of space we
want to confine ourself here to one

outstanding point of this remark-

able strike: the extraordinary po-

litical nature of the situation in

the union and its relation to the

strike

For years he New York taxi

drivers have been the prey of rack-

eteers and bourgeois politicians.

The thinking of many of them
stood closer to that of the under-

world and1 the cop than it did to

that of the working class move-
ment. That they have now made
great strides toward thinking and
acting like mllitatn workers is* an

enormous plus for them as well as

for the whole movement. Our hand
Is extended to them in fraternal

solidarity for common struggle

against! the common enemy.

When La Guardia was campaign-

ing for the mayoralty he sent his

agents into the ranks of the taxi

drivers to line up their vote for

his new deal. Through Gandall, he

built an organization which served

him well in the campaign. It was
one of the four organizations which
later merged1 to constitute the

present union. Gandall became the

leader of the first general strike In

February.

Bloe with Stalinists

Following the scuttling of the

*rst IMk* by nmkm «a« Stmt a

struggle developed in the union.

The Stalinists who came into the

union through the merger of their

paper Taxi Workers Union, formed
a bloc with Orner and Green of the
Workers Socialist Party, a group
of former members and sympathiz-
ers of the Socialist Party of Great
Britain. Joe Gilbert became an or-

ganizer and leader of the second
strike. In this flght the bloc re-

ceived, at least, objective support

from the Tammany elements in the

union who had their own axe to

grind against La Guardia. Gandall

was dislodged from leadership.

Orner became president of the Man-
hattan local, the largest and most
Important of the three unite of the

union. The Bronx and Brooklyn
locals remained under the influence

of the Socialist Party elements.

While the strike was in the as-

cendant all forces with the exeep

tion of the Socialists In the Bronx
and Brooklyn locals worked to push
the strike forward. Orner, without
organizational strength outside of

the union to throw behind the
strike, and involved in the bloc with

the Stalinists, had to lean on the

latter for support. The Stalinists

tried to rally outside forces behind

the strike but succeeded only in

giving another demonstration of

their isolation from the main
stream of the labor movement.
Their united front conference of

working class organizations to sup-

port and spread tha stTlke was the

usual mass meeting of Stalinist

outfits and friend's.

Tammany and the Socialists

Tammany tried to use the strike

as a club against La Guardia. The
present Grand Jury investigation

into the "failure; of the municipal

government and the police to pro-

tect life and property" is Inspired

by Tammany.
The Socialists tried to make fac-

tional capital of the strike in the

union by Inciting the workers
against Communism and the Stal-

inists whom they represent to the

workers as Communists. Because
of the popularity of Orner and the

strong Orner-Stalinist bloc in the

leadership they were forced to carry

on their agitation against the lead-

ership in the midffla of the strike

by an undercover campaign.
All of these forces working

through the strike and the union
produced a POLITICAL situation

in New York of great Importance
to all future strikes. In fact with
the publication by the companies of

full page ads In the capitalist press

and the replies of La Guardia at-

tacking the companies the strike

became a major political Issue In

Ttar TWfc OR*.

Contradictions Come Out

The contradictions in the union
did not appear in their full impor-
tance until the strike reached its

peak and stopped growing. When
it landed in the bog of capitalist

politics the impact of the strike-

breaking efforts of all the capital-

ist agencies caused the political

lines in the union to be drawn very
sharply. In the main the line was
drawn over the Issue of radicalism
and its responsibility for the diffi-

cult position of the strike. First
honors In the reactionary business
of red-baiting go to the Socialist

Party which seized on this moment
to take Its undercover campaign
into the open. Under its guiding
hand the Bronx local passed a mo-
tion calling for a flght against
Communist Influence In the union.

Gilbert was dropped from his lead-
ing position and a Tammany lawyer
took his place in the negotiations
at City Hall. Omer's popularity

saved him from a similar fate.

The collapse of the strike gave a
great stimulus to the centrifugal

forces in the union working through
the political contradictions. The
union now hangs by a thread. The
influence of the Communist Party
is almost nil and that is a good
thing. But the influence of the

Socialist and Democratic parties

has Increased and that Is a bad
thing.

Future Lines

The solution lies on the road of

building a broad left wing of all

progressive elements In the union.

The task of building a left wing
In this union is a part of the larger

problem of building a new left wing
in the trade union movement That
Is a task of the new party. The
Communist League can make & be-

ginning now.

The taxi strike was of the utmost
importance for the labor movement.
Had it been successful It could
have given a great impetus to the
struggle against company unionism,

and encouraged the workers in the

gigantic transportation industry in

New York to organize and struggle

for the betterment of their condi-

tions.

As the situation stands now it is

without positive gains. The two
strikes will enter Into the annals
of the working class as splendid

demonstrations of working class

militancy. And If the union sur-

vives, even without recognition, it

will be an important toe-hold for

the labor movement In one of the
most Important domains of Wall
Street's vast empire.—T.OTAWt

Appeal to the Young

WorkersoftheWorld
A conference of representatives

of independent proletarian youth
organizations was called for Febru-

ary 24th to 26th at Laren, in Hol-

land. The object of this Conference

was to draw the lessons of the cata-

strophe in the German labor move-
ment, of the crisis of the interna-

tional labor movement, and, parti-

cularly, the proletarian youth move-
ment.

Unemployment and super-exploi-

tation—evils which at the same
time are contradictory and supple-

mentary—are both the consequences

of the terrible world economic crisis

which effects especially the prole-

tarian youth.

This youth, however, has not re-

acted to the blows of capitalism by

revolutionary means. On the con-

trary. The crudest form of capital-

ist oppression, Fascism, threatens

to attract to itself a great part of

the youth and to submit them to

two dangers: heightened exploita-

tion and! imperialist wars. The
two international organizations

claiming to represent the interests

of working-class youth, the Young
Socialists and the Young Commun-

Arrest Leaders of

The Cuban Labor

Movement
Through La Prenea, Spanish

daily printed in New York, we are
apprised of the arrest of the whole
leadership of the Labor Federation
of Havana. The police surprised a
meeting of the Plenum of the Fed-
eration while in session, placing all

of the members under arrest.

Among these is Sandalio Junco, one
of the most promineit labor figures

of the island and one of the out-

standing leaders of the Bolshevik -

Leninist Party (Cuban Section of

the League of Communist Interna-

tionalists) which has been extreme-
ly active in the heroic struggles of

the Cuban proletariat.

The Hendieta. government is un-
doubtedly determined to crush the
"counter-revolutionary Trotskyists"

and the labor organizations in

which they are actively participat-

ing and playing a leading role. The
lackeys of imperialism hope that a
blow at the revolutionary vanguard
will cripple the workers in the
sharp struggles that are now being

waged.

A Veteran Militant

Comrade Junco, the only one of

those arrested to be named in the
plspatches, is a baker by trade and
has long been prominent in the
struggles of his own industry in

particular and in the general labor

movement. He affiliated with the

Communist Party when it was first

organized and was forced to flee to

Mexico in order to escape the Ma-
chado terror. While in exile he oc-

:

cupled for a while the secretary-

ship of the Carribean Secretariat

of the RILU and participated in

several international conferences.

After returning to Cuba, Junco was
expelled from the party following

a series of conflicts with the irre-

sponsible bureaucracy.
The Labor Federation of Havana,

while in reality a provincial feder-

ation, has considerable influence

throguhout the island1

, and most of

the democratic, militant and non-
Stalinist unions of the island are
associated with it in its mass activ-

ities. It was the Labor Federation
of Havana that maintained the
general political strike against the
Machado regime In August of last

year, at a time when the Stalinist

controlled National Confederation
of Labor capitulated to Machado,
ordering the workers to return to

their Jobs, as soon as the economic
demands had" been granted by the
dictator.

The smashing of the Cuban un-
ions would Infinitely strengthen the
position of American Imperialism,
facilitating its attacks on the wage
standards of the workers of the
United States as well. The Amer-
ican workers must be roused to de-

fend their class brothers In Cuba.
Demand the release of Sandalio
Junco and all Cuban class war pris-

oners!

THE PROGRAM OF THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

Speaker

:

ARNE S W A B E C K
1330 WlMns Avenue

Sunday, April 16th at 8 PM.
Admission 15c

Questions Discussion

AdSpleea: Bronx Branch C. L. of A.

1st International (Y. C. I.) are fac-
ed by these forces and these dan-
gers. Their dependence on reform-
ism and Stalinism has condemned
these two organizations to Impot-
ence.

It was to find a way out of this
situation, and to prepare and organ-
ize the consolidation of all revolu-
tionary forces o£ the international
proletarian youth that there assem-
bled the representatives of inde.
pendent revolutionary youth organi-
zations and groups of Holland, Bel-
gium, France, Sweden, Norway,
Germany, Czechoslovakia, Switzer-
land, Roumania, Greece, Spain, Uni-
ted States and Australia.

But the Dutch bourgeoisie, reput-

ed to be one of the most liberal on
the Continent, is so afraid of the
revival of the proletarian youth
movement that, on the very first day
o£ the Conference, it brought about
the arrest of all the foreign parti-
cipants and, after two days of im-
prisonment, expelled them. Foul
German anti-Fascists were carried

to the German frontier and given
up to the mercies of the paid butch-
ers of Hitler.

Deeply conscious of the enormous
importance for the world proletar-
ian youth of the holding of this
Conference, the representatives of
various organizations and countries
participating reassembled In Lux-
emburg in order to continue the Con-
ference.

The present Conference calls upon
the working-class youth of th«
world to support its protest against
the actions of the Dutch bourge-
oisie.

Furthermore, the Conference de-
clares that no step, however reao-
tionary, whether taken by the bour-
geoisie of Holland or any other
country, can prevent It from carry-
ing out its international

1

tasks. And
it addresses the following call to
the world working-class youth:
Beware of the danger of Fascism I

Fight its abominable demagogy,
and understand its real role as th*
mercenary hangman of capitalism!
Fascism destroys both the organ-

izations and the social and political

rights of the working class. It sub.
mits the working class, and especi-

ally the youth, to working and liv-

ing conditions like those of ancienl
slavery. Fascism intensifies to a
high degree the contradictions of
the capitalist system and makes
possible at any time terrible ex-
plosions, destructive wars over
wohie continents.

It is necessary to see the whole
extent of the danger. It is neces-
sary to begin the struggle against
these dangers on every sector, and
on the basis of the broadest united
front.

The undersigned organizations re-

presented at the Conference of Lux-
emburg therefore propose to all or-

ganizations of working class youth,
a campaign for:

1. The most relentless Ideologi-

cal and physical struggle against
Facsism.

2. Against war, against chauvin-
ist and militarist propaganda,
against the militarization of the
youth.

3. For the defense of democratic
rights of the proletariat and Its or-

ganizations.

4. For reductions in the working
hours of proletarian youth without
wage cuts.

5. Against forced labor of youth.
6. For the defense of the U. 8.

S. R. as the workers' State.

Signed:

Union of Young Socialists of
Holland

Revolutionary Youth Union of

Holland
Young Socialist Union of

Germany
Young Workers Union of

Norway
Youth Group of the Commun-

ist League of Struggle

(U. S. A.)

Bolshevik-Leninist Youth (In-

ternational Communist
League) : International

Communist Youth of

Germany; Young Lenin-
ists of France; Young
Bolshevik-Leninists o f

Belgium ; SpartaeuB
Youth (U. S .A., and Can-
ada) ; Marxist Youth Ac-
tion (Switzerland);
Young Bolshevik-Lenin-
ists of Greece, Spain,
Czechoslovakia, and Aus-
tralia

Mot Dag Group (Norway)
Federation of Y»ung Com-

munists of Sweden
Federation of Young Social-

ists of Roumania
Unitary Federation of Young

Workers of Franc*
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Letters to the Editor
From a C. P. Member

Manuilskj Blames Stalin

Ignoring the old saying that you

can't moke a silk purse out of a

eow's ear, all the flunkeys of Stal-

inism are busy trying to paint

Stalin a» U"5 l0ived and victorious

leader of the world's proletariat.

Uanuilsky over-reacbed himself in

Ms zeal to praise, and actually

placed the blame for Hitler's vic-

tory on Stalin. "His (Stalin's) ap

praisal and forecasts have deter-

mined the path which the Comin-

tern has travelled during the last

ten years without Lenin. His Bol-

shevik adherence to principle, as

hard1 as granite—and his revolution-

ary tactics as pliant as high grade

steel—teach the communists of all

countries to- fight and conquer."

Cutting out the usual blah blah

about granite and steel, it these

words mean anything at all, they

mean that Stalin and Stalinism de

serve the credit if any and the

blame for the present condition in

the C. I. and the present situation

in the world, that is in-so-far as a

revolutionary party could influence

or change it Let us see what Man-

ullsky says on that. ". . . this shows

the weak work of the Communist

Parties who have not taken advan-

tage of the world economic crisis to

consolidate their positions in the

world labor movement. If the Com-

munist parties had not lagged be-

hind in the winning over of the

majority of the working class, the

tempo of the development of the

world revolutionary crisis would be

different and the whole course of

events in Germany and throughout

the world would have been differ-

ent too."

So, the results of "Stalin's fore-

casts, appraisals and teachings,"

are "weak work" . . . "lagging be-

hind" . . - "not taking advantage"

and finally the victory of reaction.

Ten years without Lenin and with

Stalin— ten years of Stalinism

against Leninism, and the result

can be summed up in one word

HITLEB.
* * * •

Senator Thayer and the Power

Trust

The latest politician who was not

careful enough in concealing his

dealings with his masters is Sen

ator Warren T. Thayer, chairman

of the Public Utilities Commssion

of the New York State Senate

—

"a rather fine looking, well liked

member of the senate who was very

influential in the legislature, though

lie spoke infrequently."

A cause for the potency of his in-

fluence was shown in his letters to

the Associated Gas and Electric

Company enclosing his expense ac-

counts and hoping that his services

in killing any bills that might in-

terfere with the profits of the power

trust were satisfactory. The paid

Spokesman of the power trust

doesn't depend on his fine looks for

Ms influence over the mess of

"statesmen" spewed into Albany by

the Tammany and Republican

machines. And these are the most

"honest" people known to Postmas-

ter General Farley.

a • • *

"Holy Joe" McKee
In the last election campaign in

New York and for months before

oceans, of ink were used in popular-

izing the name of "Honest Joe'

McKee. The Recovery Party with

a Key for a symbol and McKee for

a candidate was organized by Far-

ley and Roosevelt. That the "key

to recovery" was just another Tam-

many Hall burglars' skeleton key

for robbing the unfortunate unem-

ployed and looting public funds is

shown by the revelations of the Re-

covery Party's activities in the

C.W.A. If Tammany could pilfer the

pockets of paupers, the Recovery

Tarty could arrange to push their

favorites into C.W.A. jobs while

heads of starving families begged

In vain for the chance to work.

Of a surety, promoter Farley chose

a poor time to extol the honesty of

his political friends.
• * • •

The Police and the Taxi Strike

The Grand Jury and a group of

Tammany and other politicians

backed by the entire capitalist

press are all hot and bothered be-

cause, so they say, news reel pic-

tures show cops turning away when

husky striking taxi drivers got the

best of the company thugs and

scabs. We don't know what the

news reels actually show; we do

know that strikers, wounded and
' beaten by thugs, scabs and police

were to be seen daily at strike head

quarters in the taxi, as in all other

militant strikes.

And, more than that, we know of

and have experienced police clubs,

cracking down on the heads of

peaceful, marching unemployed. We
have seen news reels which clearly

showed such unprovoked attacks,

but we have never heard of a Grand

Jury being called on to investigate,

nor of any effort by any "public

authority" to stop such attacks.

The case of Senator Thayer, acting

for the power trusts for a pric

as shown by his own letters!—gives

the key to tiie investigation of the

taxi strike "violence." General Mo-

t«M, »wmc «C the bis taxi compan-

Dcai* comrades:

I am a member of the "Commu-
nist" Party who has finally come
to the conclusion that real working

class unity cannot be achieved

through, the medium of the official

•Communist" Party.

The German events first stirred

me to the realization that there

must be something radically wrong

with a Communist party that could

muster li.WO.OOO votes in time of

elections and then be decreed out

of legal existence without even

shaking it's list at the fascists

—

who only a day before were already

being '•defeated" on every front.

Recently 1 met a former party

member who is now a member of

tiio Lovestone group. After some

persuasion on his part I finally

consented to attend their National

Coveution which was then in pro

gress to hear Lovestone's report on

the Internaliona 1 Situation.

1 won't take your time up with

too many details. Suffice it to say,

that with the exception of a criti-

cism of the party's dual union pol-

icy "which it was gradually chang-

ing" and the tact that they ILove-

stone & Co.) were not at the head

of the party—nothing else differed

essentially from any of the party's

official pronouncimentos.

In Germany—said Lovestone—the

defeat of the working class did not

challenge the principles of commu
nisin, but only condemned the tac-

tical line of the party. The solu-

tion of the conditions in which the

working class finds itself today can

only be solved by reforming the

party "from below." That disposed

of the German situation.

"The Menace of Trotskyism"

The rest of the time was taken to

discuss the menace of -Trotsky-

ism." "Why do we bother so much
with Trotsky?" asked Lovestone,

"Because we ahve to admit that

Trotsky bothers some of our com-

rades."

From here on all I gathered was

that Trotsky was plagueing the

international working class move-

ment with his counter-revolutionary

ideas. He was organizing a strug-

gle against the Soviet Union. . . .

The International Communist Op-

position (Brandlerites) had to

break with, the C. P. of Sweden be-

cause it went over to Trotskyist-

centrism. . . . Trotsky was for a new
party in the Soviet Union which

meant Civil War . . . Trotsky says

the Soviet Union is not a working

class government . . . etc, etc.

All these accusations were noth-

ing- new to me because I read them

every day in the Daily Worker, and

I became more and more puzzled

as to why the party had to expel

anybody who agreed so wholeheart-

edly with it's own viewpoint.

From there on he discussed the

question of a new party "which

must lead to capitulation to Trots-

kyism and Centrism" . . . "The

S. A. P. and the L. O. were united

by anti-Soviet and anti-communist

sentiment" . . .

He went to quite some lengths to

explain away a resolution which

was adopted at their Convention in

September, 1932 that a new Com-
munist party was justified under

certain conditions.

Merely Tactical Differences

Needless to say, that to a worker

who was nurtured on party litera-

ture for the past few years, there

was very little new to be learned

from Lovestone. Their differences

with the policies of the Comintern,

as Lovestone made sure to empha-

size, was merely tactical and not

fundamental. I was at a loss to

understand why the party refused

to take back such a very valuable

ally, especially in view of a recent

appeal addressed to the Comintern

by the I. C. O. for "the setting up
of a working bloc," for the purpose
of "carrying out united front tac-

tics against reformism, centrism

and Trotskyism."

I took the trouble recently to go
through the literature of the Left

Opposition, especially on the Ger-

man Situation and1 the Soviet Un-
ion, and so have been able to see

through the veil of lies and distor-

tions that the G. P. and its Love-

stonite apologists have spread re-

garding Trotsky's position on these

questions. I have just been roused

from that stupifying and pious ac-

ceptance of the doctrines of the

Comintern as gospel, and have

learnt to look around me a iittle

bit more.

And so, comrades, I pledge my-
self to carry this work of enlight-

enment into the ranks of the party

so that the working class will not

again have to suffer the same de-

feats as our German and Austrian

comrades. Forward to a new Com-
munist party. . . . Forward to

the Fourth International.

—PARTY MEMBER.
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OTflr the Top!

FroM a I.L.D. Member
To the Editor of the Militant:

I chanced to go through some

old copies of the* Daily Worker re-

cently and came across a story in

the December 18th issue about

Charles H. Houston, N. A. A. C. P.

attorney who "Helped Lynch Court

Sentence Crawford," negro worker,

to life imprisonment (headline).

One would judge from this that

Houston would be a good man to

stay away from. On turning to the

next page it is announced that

Bernard Ades, I. L. D. attorney who
defended Eul Lee was being brought

before the Federal Court for dis-

barrment. And who do you sup-

pose headed the defense counsel?

None other than the same Charles

H. Houston who, in the same Daily

Worker, "Helped Lynch Court."

It is about time that we had a

Defense organization where crazy

stuff like this would not be toler-

ated.

—I. L. D. MEMBER.

Organization Notes
New York City Conference

Over the top, and more!

The goal set for the Club Plan

sub drive was 1,000.

Last week, the total reported was

902 new subs. This week we re-

ceived '22 additional, bringing the

total to 1014, which should bring

the drive to a close. However, we

received several requests for its

continuation. The question is be-

ing considered and a decision will

be announced iii tho nest issue of

the Militant.

Davenport, Iowa Branch wirtes:

"please see that we get the sub

cards immediately. We would also

like to extend this drive for our

branch at least, till April 30."

Subs received during the past

week:
Davenport Brr. 12

Waukeegan Br. 4

G. Kota 4

Q. Parker 2

TOTAL 22

The complete record to date fol-

lows:

New York Local 404

Minneapolis Br. 128

Kansas City Br. -48

Boston Br. 32

Pittsburgh Br. 32

Davenport Br. 28

New Castle Br. 24

Youngstown Br. 20

L. Brown 20

Chicago Friends of

the Miitant Club

Chicago Br.

Delegates from the six branches

of the Communist League in New
York City, met in conference Sun-

day, April 1, to review the work
of the League in this city for the

past six months and to elect & City

Committee for another term.

In his report to the conference,

the City Organizer, Morris Lewit,

pointed out the growth of the or-

ganization in membership and in-

fluence; the fact that our work has

been spread over a greater terri-

tory, with branches in the major
sections of the city ; the participa-

tion of the branches in the last sub-

scription campaign of the Militant,

virtually doubling the number of

New York subscribers. The major

part of the report, however, was
devoted to the trade union work

and the work in other mass organ-

izations, reviewing the policies pur-

sued in these organizations by our

fractions.

Comrade Swabeck, reporting for

the National Committee, spoke pri-

marily on our immediate perspec-

tives and the tasks of the League

in the building of a new party, a

section of the Fourth International.

The growth of the League in the

past period, has not been confined

to New York. New branches have

been organized in a number of lo-

calities, and altogether the League

has doubled its membership in this

country and has taken the lead in

important struggles.

The report for the youth was

Pledge Fund
The Club plan sub drive was in-

itiated with the view of reaching

1,000 new readers who were unable

to pay the regular rates, but were

anxious to read the Militant.

There are at least another thou-

sand who want the paper at this

low price, judging by the requests

which have come asking us to ex-

tend the drive. This can be done

only if we get a sufficient number

of pledgers who will remit regu-

larly.

We appeal again to our readers

and sympathizers, to pledge definite

weekly or monthly sums for this

specific purpose.

Don't delay.

Send your pledge at once.

20 NEW PLEDGERS
Boston

J. Chiplowitz ? .50

W. Henderson

C. Schechet

H. Winer

.50

.50

.50

weekly

weekly
weekly
weekly

Newark

ies, knows the way to the hearts

of public officials just as well as

the power trusts. And stuffed shirt

police commissioners are particu-

larly amenable to the language

which such corporations can talk.

In brief, we see here one of the

means by which, the capitalist class

exercise their rule through their

own state and their own tools in

its apparatus.
* * •

The C.P. Convention—A Forecast

Browder hailed Stalin as the

iron - willed, granite principled,

steeled and loved leader (everyone

rises, shouts hurrah for Stalin and
sings the International). Browder

tells Stalin's "famous story" about

chatterboxes. (All rise and cheer

for "the leader".) Every other

chatterbox repeats the "famous

story" with examples from his own
district. A resolution hailing the

correct leadership of the C. I. with

Stalin at the head is carried.

(Everyone stand's and cheers for

Stalin and sings the International.)

The tragic defeat in Germany is

covered up by the reference to the

heroism of the victims of their pol-

icies. Self-criticism, with varia-

tions . . . reference to the open let

ter. Bureaucrats speak against

bureaucracy of lesser bureaucrats.

The lesser ones admit their errors.

Greetings are sent to Stalin while

all stand and shout, "Hurrah for

Stalin!"

(Written before the convention.

.We venture the above as a thumb-

nail sketch of the proceedtngc.)

-^ILL.

G. Kotz.

Q. Parker
Oakland Br.

Philadelphia Br.

J. Hamilton

A Teacher

Los Angeles Br.

F. Berensmeier

F. Simington

M. Steinbacb

D. Marcus

D. L.

J. Ruby
G. Papcun

S. Hardy
L. GoaitniBn

M. Hurwitz
Buffalo Br.

New Haven Br.

H. R.

M. Hollod

G. Ellis

D. Fogel

M. Gendelman

C. Hoffman

T. Mill

Salt Lake City Br.

W. Toupin

H. Sukut

W. Sukut

D. O'Dwyer
M. McLeod
St. Louis Br.

L. Murphy
M. KoeMer
C. Genfan

R. Carlson

Waukeegan Br.

16

16

15

13

12

12

12

12

9

8

S

8

8

8

8

8

8

rendered by the organizer of the

city Spartacus Youth Clubs, Manny
Garret. There are three clubs at

present functioning in New York

City, with others In the process of

formation. The Spartacus Youth

Clubs are at present national in

scope, with the Young Spartacus

the official organ of our youth sec-

tion, improving its contents with

each issue and winning a place for

itself as a popular propagandist for

communism among the young

workers.

All the reports received the unan-

imous endorsement of the city con-

ference.

This conference, in reviewing the

past activities, in analyzing the

shortcomings and the tasks ahead

for the League, has registered the

fact that we have turned the cor-

ner, that from a propaganda organ-

ization we are developing along the

line of agitation and action, broad-

ening our base in the labor mass

organizations, gaining increased in-

fluence and laying the foundations

for a genuine Communist Party in

this country.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Shachtaan Tour Los Angeles

Boyle Heights Lecture

Sunday, April 15th, 8 P. M.

at

25261 Brooklyn Avenue

Speaker

MAX SHACHTMAN

TOTAL 1014

G. Kotz .25 weekly

Nagy .15 weekly

Becker .25 weekly

A Clerk .10 weekly

A Social Worker .25 weekly

A Sympathizer .10 weekly

Youngstown

A Friend 2.00 monthly

West Virginia

A Miner 1.00 monthly

paid for 10 months in advance.

Brooklyn

Edith Sher 1.00 monthly

Downtown, f* . Y.

A. Kujawsky .10 weekly

M. Spithos .25 weekly

A. Tamas .25 weekly

Harlem
Cochrin .10 weekly

Beecher .10 weekly

Clay .10 weekly

Marsh .25 weekly

PREVIOUSLY REPORTED
Brooklyn

1. Paul King $ .25 weekly

2. Subway Worker 1.00 monthly

Manhattan

3. G. Wright .50 weekly

4. E. Eonikow .25 weekly

5. M. Beardsie 1.00 weekly

6. P. Victor .50 weekly

7. J. Weber .50 weekly

8. S. Gordon .50 weekly

9. M. Kling .50 monthly

10. S. Bleeker .50 monthly

Harlem
11. T. Smith .50 weekly

12. A Teacher 1.00 weekly

(paid in advance for 18 weeks)

Bronx
13. A. Brandmarek .25 weekly

14. G. Saul .10 weekly

15. B. KamlofC .10 weekly

16. M. M 1.00 weekly

17. S. Egstadt .25 weekly

18. I. Dryer .25 weekly

19. M.Llpshitz .25 weekly

20. P. Shalman JX> weekly

Shachtman

Tour
Schedule

The schedule for the tour, in addi-

tion to the cities already covered,

is as follows:

Sun., April 8th—San Francisco.

Mon., April 9th—San Francisco.

Tues., April 10th—San Francisco

Wed., April 11th

—

Thurs, April 12th—Los Angeles.

Fri„ April 13th—Los Angeles.

Sat., April 14th—Los Angeles. .

Sun., April 15th—Los Angeles.

Wed., April 18^SaIt Lake City,

Utah.

Thurs., April 19—Salt Lake City,

Utah.

Fri., April 20—Denver, Colo.

Sat., April 21—Denver, Colo.

Sun., April 22—Kansas City, Mo.

Mon., April 23—Kansas City, Mo.

Tues., April 24—Kansas City, Mo.

Wed., April 25—St. Louis, Mo.

Thurs., April 26— St. Louis, Mo.

Fri., April 27—Staunton or Gil-

Sat., April 28—Springfield, III.

lespie, 111.

Sun., April 29—Davenport, la.

Mon., April 30—Davenport, la.

Tues., May 1—Chicago, III.

Wed. May 2—Chicago, 111.

Thurs., May 3—Detroit, Mich.

Fri., May 4—Detroit, Mich.

Sat., May 5—Detroit, Mich.

The Auto "Settlement"

The auto settlement was a "com-

promise"-—Roosevelt got the glory.

Capital got the real concession and

labor got the crumbs. The next

day the New York Times headline

said, "Auto strike ruling viewed as

A. F. of L. set-back." Yes, the

treacherous action of the labor

fakers enabled the capitalists to

strengthen their position and

caused the working class to take

a defeat without a battle.

. Roosevelt's reactionary interpre-

tation of section 7a of the NRA has

laid down a ruling and a precedent

that will always guarantee capital

its company unions. The fact that

a union has a majority of the work-

ers organized in a shop does not.

give them the right. to represent

the shop under the new ruling. The
president's formula gives minority

representation. This favors the in-

dependent unions. But nine out of

ten times it means the company
unions.

The committee of three appointed

to take up the grievances, like ail

other such committees established

after strikes, is Just a polite way
of mopping up for the bosses.

The bosses* strategy, with the

labor fakers' help, stemmed the tide

of the labor revolt. But it only

postponed it, and in the very near

future, with increased inflation, it

will dare up anew—within the A.

F. of L. if possible, outside, as out-

law strikes, if necessary.

the machinery in advance to hold

the forces in check.

The workers' interests is not in

the Code Authorities, nor in any
class collaboration boards of the

bosses. We must go to the NBA
labor boards with OUTSIDE pres-

sure of the ORGANIZED workers

in their own organizations.

RUSSIAN BULLETIN

We are glad to announce that we
were successful in securing a small

number of additional copies of th*

Russian Opposition Bulletin No.

38-39 containing Comrade Trotsky's

articles "On the Eve of the Con-

gress," "Where" are the Limits of

Fail?" "Summary of the ISth

Plenum of the F>CCI" and other*

Write or call for your copy at

the Militant office, 126 D. 16th St.,

N. Y. C.

NBA Tightens Grip to Prevent Str

An order for the reorganization of

the NRA code authorities has been

issued. This means that the period

of forming codes is being left be-

hind and the period of administer-

ing them is before the capitalists.

Codes will continue to be formu-

lated but tbey will be moulded into

the pattern already laid- out. Now
the problem confronting the capi-

talists is to keep down the growing

discontent within the working class

while they continue to drive

through their reorganization of

American industry at the expense

of the working class and the small

producers.

A litigation division will be es-

tablished to handle all court cases

through the Department of Justice.

The cartels being created need not

fear this new department. It will

be aimed at the small producer and

at the outlaw strikes that are sure

to develop in the coming period.

The revision is primarily aimed

at establishing machinery for labor

disputes. Industrial relation boards

will be established to the extent

necessary in the different indus-

tries in order to conflne the work-

ers' struggles in the strait-jacket

of class collaboration machinery

In Cotton, bituminous coal, rail-

road, garment and other industries,

such boards, or labor representa-

tion on the Code Authorities, al-

ready exist.

Each Code Authority will ap-

point a Labor and Consumer repre-

tentative. They will have no vote and

will attend meetings on invitation.

These representatives will have ac-

cess to the minutes and can appear

to make statements, which means,

when boiled down, that the labor

consumer representatives will be

window dressing for the machina-

tions of the exploiters against the

workers. They will act as the

agents of the capitalists In the class

collaboration machinery.

The new order that revises the

NRA means that the class relations

in America are sharpening and

that thr bosses are preparing

The Wagner BUI
Since. the President has issued bis

new interpretation of Section 7a,

and on the heels of this ruling, the

Wagner Bill has been transformed.

Wagner started out with the bally-

hoo about passing a law to outlaw

company unions. In the process of

discussion on the bill he consents to

amendments that safeguard and

legalize company unions.

Legalizing company unions is not

outlawing company unions. The
howl about labor dictatorship being

established if the Wagner Bill is

passed seems to be the smoke screen

that hides a move to strengthen the

capitalist dictatorship.
• • • •

Railroad Sruggle Left to President

Eastman has been able to pacify

and postpone the struggle of the

railroad workers for a wage in-

crease but was unable to settle the

differences. This has been left for

the President who will see the rail-

road managers and the labor fakers

on April 9. Eastman says he has

at least prevented a strike for the

time being, and for that the capital-

ists should give him credit. If the

railroad workers really mean busi-

ness about a wage increase they

have to fight the labor agents of

the capitalists within their own
ranks in a more energetic way and
amalgamate the twenty-one unions

into an industrial union.
• • • *

Wage Increases Herald Further

Inflation

The betrayal of the auto strike

by Green and Company has been

followed up by the granting of wage
increases in the Other basic Indus

tries where strike struggles threat-

ened. The General Electric, the

United States Steel and the Bitu-

minous Appalachian coal operators

have announced wage increases.

The bosses' press openly admit that

this action not only has prevented

strikes of those effected by the pay

increase but has had a soothing ef-

fect over wide areas on other work-

ers in the same industries who have

not yet received increases.

The agreement between the coal

operators and the U.M.W.A. calls

for the seven-hour day, the five day
week and the five dollar basic wage,
covering the Appalachian area.

Such action not only prevented a

bitter national strike struggle but

also is a forerunner to an increased

inflation and" price rise that will

wipe out pay increases.

The Period of Concessions Closing

American capitalists, having

gained respite
1

thru a policy of ap-

parent concessions based on the

NRA, now breathe more easily and

begin to show their bared fists to

the organized workers. The pre-

tense that the" NRA gave recogni-

tion to labor's complete right to or-

ganize trade unions, is being rap-

dly discarded. The drive is now
on for the open shop. Even the

A. F. of L. unions alarm the bosses,

not because of any real accomplish-

ment of its leadership for the work-

ing class, but because of its po-

tentialities as a rallying force for

the unorganized. The first Steps

to build up industrial ("federal")

unions in the mass rpoduction in-

dustries, arouses the utmost fury of

big business which proceeds with-

out delay to open up a sharp coun-

ter-attack on the A. F. of L. The

threat of the auto strike was the

signal for this attack.

» » • »

The Open Shop Drive

In the sharpening struggle, Roo-

sevelt and Johnson obey (he behests

of the big capitalists and act as the

spearhead of the attack. A meet-

ing of fifty iron and steel compan-

ies, convened at Pittsburgh recent-

ly, hailed Roosevelt's leading state-

ment on the1 auto industry: "The

government makes it clear that it

favors no particular form of em-

ploye organization or representa-

tion. The government's only duty

is to secure absolute and utiiufiu-

eneed freedom of choice? without

coercion, restraint or intimidation

from any source." Quite correctly

the companies interpret this state-

ment as encouragement to build

company unions, which will be rec-

ognized by NRA officials and will

meet "collectively" with real trade

union representatives in negotia-

tions with the bosses.

Even the bourgeois press press

labels the acceptance of the terms

of the auto agreement as a major

defeat of the A. F. of L. and there-

fore of the working class. Simul-

taneously the steel barons condemn

the Wagner bill, outlawing company
unions, whereupon this bill, never

intended seriously except to lull the

workers into passivity thru the

false hope that "government" would

aid the workeVs in attaining their

aims, is unceremoniously scuttled.
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Dividing the Movement

Nor is it by accident or thru

sheer generosity that the General

Electric Co., the steel mills and the

coal mines grant wage increases

and concessions in hours at this

time. Organized labor must be pre-

vented above all else (lor that

might prove decisive in the strug-

gles to come) from spreading in the

steel mills, and workers must be

pacified in the mines while the

major offensive is conducted to

halt the influx into the unions and
to assure the open shop. Besides

this, the ending of the CWA and

the
1 shutting off of all relief to mil-

lions of workers, makes it necessary

to divide the employed from the

unemployed. This movement of the

unemployed workers will unques-

tionably take on a militant charac-

ter in the present situation, and
hence the preparations of the boss

class to isolate it.

Clearly it becomes onr task to

help reduble the campaign for or-

ganizing the workers in the basic

mass production industries; _to ex-

pose the open shop and company
union drive, aided by Roosevelt and
also by the corrupt A. F. of L.

bureaucracy ; to unite employed and
unemployed in a militant struggle

on all fronts against the concerted

drive of the capitalists to pauper-

ize the working class.

* • • *

Bourgeois Nightmares

The bourgeoisie cannot sleep well

o' nights. It sees spectres Every-

where. It is acutely aware of the

crystal"- zation of thi> class struggle

in one country after the other into

such cinr c ut form :>s to inak<-

possible only one of two choices aa
the next step in social evolution

:

the road to communism or the road
to fascism. Hence the uneasiness

and the nervousness manifest on a
national scale1

. The Hearst press

utilizes these fears to prepare a
new "anti-red" drive by means of

the series of articles on American
Communism by that arch-reaction-

ary, Easley, of the Civic Federation.

A large' section of the capitalist

class never accepted RooseveK's
strategy of "liberal" treatment for

the workers even temporarily. They
feared that Roosevelt's policy

might stimulate and encourage ra-

ther than discipline and "control"

the workers' movement. This sec-

tion of the bourgeoisie has bided
Its time to open the attack against

Roosevelt. The present blast
against Roosevelt takes the form of

an attack on his "brain trust." It

is fitting that this blast should be
opened by Wirt, founder of the

factory school system at Gary, In-

diana. He mistrusts "liberalism"

and would prefer—and prepares
the way for—outright fascism.

—JACK WEBER,



I

f

WORKERS
OF THE
WORLD.
UNITE
^MILITANT 2)

Weekly Organ o/ the Communist League of America
VOLUME VII, NO. 15 [WHOLE NO. 219] NEW YORK, SATURDAY, APRIL 14, 1934 PRICE 3 CENTS

Movement in Behalf of Four

Deported Germans Grows

Non-Partisan Defense Committee Initiates the

Movement in the United States

Aroused by the recent deporta-

tion from Holland to Germany of

four German workers, oue a mem-
ber of the International Communist
League, American labor groups and
advocates of civil liberty plan

to ask the Dutch government
through its local Consul General

for asylum for political exiles. A
joint statement of protest against

the Dutch government's policy of

acting as deputy for the Ilitier Fas-

cist police will be presented to the

Dutch Consul General in New York.

The organizations signing the

protest include, in addition to the

Communist League of America (by

its National Secretary, Arne Swa-
beck), the Young People's Socialist

League of America (Arthur G. Mc-
Dowell, Chairman), the League for

Industrial Democracy (Mary Fox,

Secretary ) , the National Unem-
ployed League (Louis Budenz, Or-

ganizational Director), the Sparta-

cus Youth Clubs (Joseph Carter,

National Secretary), the Commun-
ist Party Opposition (Jay Love-

stone, Secretary), the American
Workers Party (A. J. Muste, Chair-

man), and the Left Poale Ziou. In

addition, the statement was signed

by Roger Baldwin; director of the

American Civil Liberties Union

;

Carlo 1'resca, editor of 11 Martello;

James P. Cannon, editor of the Mil-

itant; Herman Ousid, General Or-

ganizer of the Amalgamated Food
Workers Union,

Protest Movement Grows

The statement will be presented

to the Consul General by a deputa-

tion from the Provisional Commit-
tee for Non-Partisan Labor Defense,

a recently formed independent group
supporting militant mass defense

activities on a non-partisan basis.

According to Herbert Solow, secre-

tary of the group which drew up
and circulated the statement, they

will continue to seek further ad-

herents to the movement on behalf

of the four German workers and
the demand for asylum for all fu-

ture refugees from the Hitler dic-

tatorship.

The movement of protest contin-

ues to grow on an international

scale. Recently a mas* meeting
was called in Paris by a united

front youth committee composed of

representatives of the Young Len-
inists (formerly Left Opposition

youth), the Young Socialists, the

Socialist student organization, the

youth organization affiliated with

the P.U.P., and the anarchist youth
organization. The Young Commu-
nist League was invited to partici-

pate but refused and called a com-

peting meeting in another hall in

order to draw workers off from the

mass protest meeting.

Among the other European or-

ganizations which have lodged pro-

tests with the Dutch government
are the Socialist parties of Ger-
many, France, Italy and Holland

;

the British I.L.P. ; the Norwegian
Labor Party ; the International

League of the Rights of Man; the

League of Communist Internation-

alists (BolsheVik Leninists) ; the
French General Labor Confedera-

tion. The Dutch Independent So-

icaiist Labor Party and the Dutch
Revolutionary Socialist Party have
jointly retained Attorney B. J.

Stockvis to go to Germany on be-

half of the four deported workers.

Thus far, however, no information

has been obtainable as to their dis-

With official figures revealing

that the supposed 4,000,000 on CWA
jobs had dwindled to about 2,000,-

000 by March 22, mass dismissals

since that date show that the Gov-

ernment program involves the al-

most complete liquidation of relief

work. The local authorities were
merely supposed to "take over" the

OWA projects and payrolls ; the

liberal press, like the New Republic,

pronounced the change merely "a

change in name" ; Hopkins, Federal

relief administrator, declared about

2,000,000 would stiU be employed.

But the first day the La Guardia
regime in New York took over the

payrolls, at least 40,000 out of 150,-

000 were fired. Similar, wholesale

dismissals are occuring everywhere.

In sharp contradiction to Hopkins'

promises are his own official esti-

mates that $65,000,000 would be the

total cost for work and relief in

April—just one fourth of the aver-

age cost for each previous monthposition by the police.

A fund will be raised to aid in
since CWA be«an -

the defense fight. The honeymoon of Roosevelt and

Order May Day

Special Edition

Of the Militant

Bundle Orders. Now in prepara-

tion is the SPECIAL MAY DAY
EDITION. It will be crammed

full of high-powered political ma-
terial most effective for the cover-

ing of May Day mass meetings,

parades, demonstrations and ail

working class gatherings. Com-
rades should not wait but should

plan their distributions now and
send in their bundle orders imme-
diately. Undoubtedly you will need

more Militants this year than be-

fore especially with our urgent

message of the New Party and the

drive for the Fourth International,

We want a really impressive list

of revolutionary greetings this year.

It will add appreciably to the po-

litical force of the issue to see na-

tion-wide expressions of revolu-

tionary good will from the move-

ment. Naturally we expect the

branches to act first. There should

be a sort of roster of Left Opposi-

tion units throughout the country.

Then sympathetic organizations,

those who appreciate the signifi-

cance of our drive for the New In-

ternational should he approached

to send in their greetings.

And finally, we will make room
for, the host of individual comrades,

friends and sympathizers who de-

sire on May First to express their

solidarity with the movement.
Start Immediately. Make a system-

atic canvass for greetings, explain-

ing that pseudonyms or initials will

be used on request.

Railroad Robins

and Gras (orWork
in Hotel Strike

Rousing MeetingsOn Shachtman Tour

The national tour conducted by

comrade Shachtman has now
reached the Pacific coast. There it

will take in the cities of Portland,

San Francisco and Los Angeles.

Since comrade Shachtman started

out from New York on March 4th,

practically every day has been

taken up with meetings in a num-
ber of important industrial cities

and new and valuable contacts

have been gained for the League.

Chicago had a record audience at

the main meeting where comrade
Shachtman spoke on the New Party

project. It was not like the mpet-

ing held on the previous national

tour of comrade Swabeck which
had an extra large turn-out of

Stalinist hooligans who attempted

for several hours to break up the

meeting. It was in vain. But that

failure^ plus the good preparations

now made by our three Chicago

branches, prevented' the repetition

of such a dastardly performance'

and secured this time an excellent

meeting. Various tendencies in

the labor movement, the Stalinfsts,

the S.L.P., the Yipsels' the United

Workers Party and its minority

group, participated in the discus-

sion and all remained to the end.

Several Meetings in Chicago

Another! meeting on the develop-

ments in Austria was held on Chi-

cago's West Side. The audience

numbered a little above a hundred,

which was all that could be packed

into the small hall. On the South

side a meeting was addressed by

comrade Shachtman on the subject'

"The future of the New Deal" with

a similar turn-out. All these meet-

ings were held under the auspices

of the League.

On his return trip comrade
Shachtman will make another stop-

over in Chicago and be available

for a May Day meeting. At the

same time he will make a visit and
speak at Waukegan 111., where a

new branch of the League has been

organized during the last couple of

weeks.

After leaving the Twin Cities,

comrade Shachtman put in a busy

week in Winnipeg, Canada. He ad-

dressed a delegate conference of

unemployed organizations repre-

senting some 7,000 workers. He ad-

dressed the main League meeting

held at which 350 workers were in

attendance. In addition to this he

also addressed the Workmen's Cir-

cle Club and the Fort Rouge I. L. P.

open forum. Since returning once

more to the States, comrade Shacht-

man had meetings scheduled in

Williston N. D„ and Plentiwood,

Montana, from which we have no

report as yet.

On the whole the national tour

so far has been most successful. It

has brought home in a striking

manner the constant advance made
by the ideas represented by the

League. The tour has been an enor-

mous help in laying a preliminary

basis- for the actual creation of a

new party. It has stregnthened the

League in every important city

taken in, expressed most concrete-

ly, in new membership gains.

The remaining schedule of

tour appears on page four.

The Hotel Owners' Association

exacted vengeance for the militant

strike of the hotel workers last

Friday in securing the conviction

of Harold Robins and Andres Gras

on charges of second degree assault

in the court of General Sessions.

The conviction, which carries with

it a penalty of two and one-half to

live years in the penitentiary, was
the outcome of one of the rawest

frame-ups yet perpetrated in the

court presided over by the notor-

ious labor-hating Judge Corrigan.

Sentence April 16

Sentence is to be passed on April

1G. Friends of the two victimized

workers are now making plans to

appeal the case.

Robins and Gras had been among
the active spirits of the union picket

committee and, as such, were

marked for persecution. A previous

attempt to "get" comrade Robins

fell through as a result of the clum-

isness of the frame-up and inexpert

coaching of state witnesses. In the

present case, with Corrigan on the

bench, the wheels were oiled and
the conviction railroaded through.

At the trial a man named Bonna-

faux claimed that five men had as-

saulted htm. Robins had four wit-

nesses who testified that he was
home at the hour of the alleged

attack. Gras had his wife as wit-

ness to the same. With the vicious

attitude of the Judge, thej conspir-

acy of the Hotel Association and
the complaining witness (who has

been paid "wages" by the Hotel

Assn.) and the District Attorney,

they were found guilty.

Hostile Killings of Judge

The Judge refused to allow testi-

mony regarding the payment of

"wages" to the complaining witness

by the Hotel Association. He also

refused to allow testimony to im-

peach the character of the com-

plaining witness— which would
have established the best possible

motive for an attack on him by

others than the strikers. For years

he was "shaking down" men who
worked under him and depended

on his favor for their jobs.

Detectives and police on the wit-

cess stand' accused Robins of being

a Communist and strike agitator as

part of the process of prejudicing

the jury. Despite this, the jury

was out over five hours before ar-

riving at a verdict. The biased rul-

ings of Judge Corrigan and his

hostile instructions to the jury un-

doubtedly bad a determining influ-

ence on the result.

the unemployed is over. With the

anniversary of the New Deal "cele-

brated" by an army of unemployed
as large as that of the Old Deal,

liquidation of relief work and cut-

ting down of relief means a ghastly

future for the workers, unless they
fight back. New York figures in-

dicate what the Government plans.

According to Welfare Council sta-

tistics, 187,000 families were receiv-

ing home relief in February, .and

about 160,000 were on CWA jobs.

That is, 350,000 families, number-
ing at least 1,500,000 persons, were
living on relief or CWA wages.
Even at this point, the peak of the

Rooseveltian honeymoon, borne re-

lief (for the 187,000 families,

approximating 845,000 persons)

amounted to the munificent sum of

$8.50 per person per month. (The
total disbursed for home relief,, in

February was $7,216,000). Now,
however, with no rise in employ-

ment in industry, both CWA and
home relief rolls have been cut
ruthlessly. During the past month
In New York City at least 60,000

have been dismissed from CWA jobs

and more than 50,000 dropped from
the relief rolls, so that officially the

"needy" have dwindled to less than

250,000 families. And these will

now receive sharply curtailed relief

wages or home relief. Even the

social workers do not pretend that

these facts and figures indicate im-

provement in conditions. As Jane
M. Hoey, director of the Welfare
Council, cautiously puts it in her

report: "It should not be assumed
from these figures that there has
been any decline in the amount of

need ; there has been a decrease

only in the amounts available for

relief."

Disproof of Roosevelt's Claims

This attack on the relief workers
and unemployed is sufficient dis-

proof of Roosevelt's avowed claims
that he seeks to raise the wages of

workers. One of the best guaran-
tees of high wages for the employed
is a decent standard of relief for

the unemployed ; this was, In fact,

the basis of the reactionary objec-

tions to CWA when it was first be-

gun. Roosevelt's new curtailment

of relief means that the New Deal-

ers have come to see eye to eye
with the most reactionary industri-

al elements.

Undoubtedly among the reasons

for hastening the dissolution of

CWA was the fear of bosses and
government that if millions of

workers were permitted to be
grouped together for any length of

time they would become organized

Minneapolis Workers

FightStarvation Program
Important Notice

An important meeting of all

members and sympathizers of the

Communist League in Greater New
York will take place this Sunday,
April 15, at 8 P.M.

Comrade James P. Cannon will

report on the developments in the

movement for a new Communist
Party in this country, our relations

and negotiations with other groups
and next steps. Discussion will fol-

low the report.

The meeting will be held at the

Irving Plaza, 15th Street and Irv-

ing Place. Sympathizers will be ad-

mitted on special invitation cards

to be secured at the City Office of

the Communist League, 126 East
16th Street. You can call for these

cards at the office ail week, prior

to Sunday, April 15.

Militant Demonstration of Ten Thousand

Unemployed at City Hall

Minneapolis, Minn., Friday, April
6.—In the largest and by far the

most militant demonstration here
in recent years, over 10,000 unem-
ployed workers voiced their opposi-

tion to the starvation program of

the Roosevelt NRA administration.

This demonstration, which marks
a new stage in the development of

the struggle of the unemployed,

came as the result of the ending of

the CWA work and its replacement

by the RWA scheme of work relief

on a pauper basis. The endless red

tape of investigations, the discrim-

inations and the; arrogant hostility

of the welfare board, particularly

of I. S. Joseph, a member of this

N. y. Conference

Against War Is

Pacifist Affair

(Continued on page 4)

Cuban Arrests

Fascists Attack Rivera

The bloody hand of Fascist ter-

ror has openly shown itself in

Mexico. On April 2, two gunmen
invaded the home of the world fa-

mous revolutionary artist, Diego

Rivera, and fired two shots through

his bedroom window. Police in-

vestigation disclosed that Rivera

had" been the recipient of threaten-

ing Nazi letters because of his

treatment of Hitler in his American
murals.

Attempted assassinations of this

sort can only serve as occasions to

emphatically reaffirm our position

on anti-Fascist activity. We can

not, we dare not wait until Fascism

the begins to consolidate Its forces in

the western hemisphere.

The reactionary Mendieta govern-

ment, in its service to American
imperialism, has instituted a vicious

campaign of terror against the or-

ganized labor movement in general
and its revolutionary vanguard1 in

particular. A direct result of this

terror was the recent arrest of

coomade Sandailo Junco (see last

week's Militant) and other militant

and leading comrades of our Cuban
section. Those of Spanish origin

are being deported to Spain. The
fate of the others is yet unknown.
Our Cuban comrades who are

playing a militant and leading role

in the heroic struggle of the Cuban
working class against American
imperialism and its native lack-

eys find themselves in a des-

perate situation. We have just
received an urgent plea for financial

assistance. It is the duty of every
revolutionary worker to help our
imprisoned Cuban comrades who
are in desperate need. Send funds
immediately. The need becomes
more urgent daily. Don't wait. All

communications should be addTessed
to Communist League of America,
126 East lhtfl Street, New York
City.

Anti-war conferences, sponsored
by prominent individuals, which
substitute generalities and futile

pacifist fulminations against war
tor a concrete program of united
action by workers' organizations,

are the order of the day. The Stal-

inists set the fashion for these mas-
querades. Now they have encount-
ered the rivalry of the socialists in

this field.

Following the departure of the

socialists from the "League Against
War and Fascism", separate con-
ferences, engineered by individual

socialists and pacifists, have been
formed in various cities. The New
York] conference heid a three-hour
session at Town Hall Friday, April

6th.

Like the Stalinist conferences on
the same subject it had more the
character of a ceremonial mass
meeting than a gathering to discuss

and plan a serious fight against im-
perialist war. Also like its Stalin-

ist prototype, the Friday conference

was. consecrated to the spirit of

pacifism.

Extending the collaboration of

the Communist League and the

American Workers Party a step
further, the two organizations pre-

sented a joint resolution to the

conference. In the resolution, read
to the conference by James Burn-
ham of the American Workers
Party and in a speech on the reso-

lution by James P. Cannon of the
Communist League the Communist
point of view on the question of
war was briefly outlined' and con-

crete proposals were made for unit-

ed front action of the workers' or-

ganizations, with political parties

and groups taking the initiative in

their own names.

No action was taken on the re-

solution except to refer it to a con-
tinuation committee for considera-
tion at Its first meeting. In view
of the provisional nature of the
conference and the possibility that
exists of securing a consideration

of the resolution in the continuation

committee, which will contain, rep-

resentatives of all the participating

organizations, the Communist
League decided to remain with the
conference in order to bring the
revolutionary standpoint forward.
A notable feature of the confer-

ence was the failure of the Left

Socialists, in particular the Revolu-
tionary Policy Committee, to appear
and present an independent point

of view on the question of war.

Cannon to Speak

On War and the

4th International

"War and the Fourth Interna-
tional" will be the topic for a lec-

ture by comrade James P. Cannon
on Sunday, April 22, at 8 P.M. This
is the first of a new series of lec-

tures on the international program.

In his lecture on the program of

the Fourth International several

weeks ago, Comrade Cannon dealt

with the question of war very
briefly since the time did not per-

mit, an extensive treatment of the

subject. Following that lecture,

we have received many requests
that the more important phases of

Cannon's programatic lecture re-

ceive special treatment in separate
lectures.

In complying with these requests,
we have chosen the question of war
as the first lecture in the series.

War is the primary touch-stone of

a revolutionary party. The Second
International was put to test in the
World War and it revealed its com-
plete bankruptcy. The policies of

the Third International, in combat-
ing the danger of war through the
so-called anti-war congresses, in

which it uses all sorts of liberal

intellectuals and pacifists as Its

front, reveal that there is nothing
to be expected from this quarter in
the fight against the impending
war.

Other lectures to follow in the
series will deal with the Trade Un-
ion question, Fascism and the
United Front.

The lectures will be held at the
Irving Plaza, 16th Street and Irv-
ing Place. Questions and discus-
sion from the floor will follow the
lecture. Admission will be 15 cents.

board, added greatly to the dissatis-
faction of the unemployed.
Last Tuesday morning at the re-

gular meeting o£ the Welfare Board
in the Court House, some 5,000 un-
employed led by the United Relief

Workers Association gathered and
sent its committee of 23 to present
the following demands

:

A 40% increase in relief ; No dis-

crimiantions ; Continuation of the
CWA on a cash basis ; No RWA or
other forced labor schemes; Imme-
diate relief for all dismissed CWA
workers formerly on relief without
investigation.

Refuses to Receive Committee
The Welfare Board refused to re-

ceive the committee on the pretext
that "23 were too many". The
workers who crowded the corridors
were infuriated at this reply and
crashed through the locked doors of
the Mayor's Reception Room, where
the Board was in session, sweeping
aside the police massed there and
were greeted by the retreating
backs of the Welfare Board mem-
bers, who had hastily adjourned.
The leaders then announced that

on Friday morning a demonstration
would take place at the City Audi-
torium, where the Welfare Board"
was asked to be present and hear
the demands of the workers, if

the Board was not present the
workers would then march to the
Court House and again attempt to
present the demands. At 9 o'clock
Frday morning a large number of
unemployed gathered outsde the
Auditorium. The Welfare Board
failed to show up. Orderly lines
were formed and the demonstration
proceeded. Although all traffic

cops had been brought into the po-
lice concentration at the Court
House the march throughout was
characterized by its orderliness, at-
testing to the mood of the workers.
As the demonstrators circled the
Court House the police were much
in evidence, massed inside and out-
side the numerous entrances.
The marchers and onlookers, by

this time numbering over 10,000,
completely surrounded the building
which occupies a square block.
Mounting the low stone wall which
runs around most of the building,
the leaders, after a short speech or
two, called upon the committee of
23 to assemble on the wall. The
committee then proceeded and en-
tered the courthouse, without any
interference from the police, to
present the demands to the city

council which was then in session.

The crowd remained orderly and
listened to the speakers.

Cops Throw Tear Gas Bombs
A few minutes later a file of cops

began to push through the crowd to

(Continued on page 4)

Anti-Fascist Dinner For Bell

CLUB PLAN DRIVE FOR 1000 MORE SUBS
The Club Plan drive for a thou- without saying. It is only through

sand new subscribers . terminated
last week with the gratifying re-

sults of 1014 new subscriptions, as
reported in the last issue.

Today, In response to the many
requests which came to the office,

we begin a drive for a second thou-

sand.

The rules are the same as In the

last drive.

A Club consists of four new six-

month subscriptions at 25e each,

paid in advance. For every dollar

you receive four prepaid sub-cards

which you dispose of later and mall
In as you secure them.

That this low rate does not pay
for the cost of production, goes

the assistance of the regular contri-

butions of the Pledgers that that

we are able to supply the paper to

the thousands who want it but are
not able to pay the full rates.

ON TO A NEW 1,000 SUBSCRIB-
ERS!
BUY YOUR CLUB PLAN CARDS

WITHOUT DELAY!

THE INTERNATIONAL
BULLETIN

The English edition, printed form,

eight pages, is now off the press and
can be ordered directly from the

national office. It is 10 cents a
copy and cash must accompany all

ordere.

A dinner to Anthony Bellussl,
trade unionist and anti-Fascist,

who has been ordered deported for
his activities by the Federal author-
ities, is to be given by a committee
of his comrades and friends at
Stuyvesant Casino, Second Avenue
and Ninth Street, Friday, April 20,
at 7:30 P.M.

T-he committee includes Roger
Baldwin, Lou is Budenz, James
Burnbam, James P. Cannon, Elliot
E. Cohen, Max Eastman, Herman
Gund, Sidney Hook. Rose Karsner,
A. J. Muste, Elinor Rice, James
Rorty, Herbert Solow and Carlo
Tresca.

Bellussi had to See Italy in 1924
because of his opposition to Musso-
lini's regime. He came to this
country and worked as a coal miner
in Pennsylvania. He was active in
the United Mine Workers Union.

Arrested June 17

On June 17 of last year, Bellussi
was one of a crowd listening to an
open air meeting held by "General"
Art Smith in Wilkesbarre, Pa.
Smith is the same khaki shirt lead-
er who now faces trial in Brooklyn
for his perjury attempt to railroad
a worker, Terzani, to the electric
chair.

Federal agents, scattered in the
crowd1

, pounced upon Bellussi when
he sought to argue with the speak-
er. He was "detained" for ques-
tioning. His home was searched
and radical literature found. Bel-
lussi was ordered deported.

USSI

Bellussi spent 10 miserable
months in jail, and was finally or-
dered deported' to Italy, where
death or torture in the hands of
the Fascist butchers awaits him.
Through the intercession of friends
and militant labor oraguizations, he
is temporarily spared this fate.

He has been granted the right of
voluntary departure to South Am-
erica. Unless the fare can be
raised, however, this right will be
lost, and he will be sent to Italy.
He must ieave before May 1.

Speakers at Dinner

To raise his fare, and to protest
against the deportation policy of
the Government, the dinner is being
held, under the auspices of the
Bellussi Anti-Fascist Dinner Com-
mittee.

Bellussi—at present free on bail
supplied by the Civil Liberties Un-
ion—is to speak at the dinner.
Other speakers will be James P.
Cannon, of the Communist League
of America; A. J. Muste, of the
American Workers Party; Quincy
Howe, editor of the Living Age;
Herbert Solow, of the Provisional
Committee for Non-ParUsan Labor
Defense, and Carlo Tresca, editor
of 11 Martello.

Tickets are 50 cents each, and
may be obtained through Elinor
Rice, treasurer, 151 E. 83rd Street,
New York City.

Foes of Fascism, enemies of re-
action, friends of the working -lass,
of whatever shade of political be-
lief, are urged to attend.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Letters to the Editor

The Furriers Asain

The C. F. Convention

Judging by reports in the "Daily

Worker',, ovations and the singing

of the International" was the main

pnrpose of the C. P. convention.

From "loud and prolonged applause

lasting several minutes" for "the

leaders and disciples"— Stalin,

Browder, Stachel, etc., down to a

simple ovation for the "Martyr of

Madison Square" (Hathaway), the

delgatlon went through the whole

gamut of ovations. They were final-

ly bo well trained that any men-

tion of "granite and steel", brought

the entire convention to its feet.

They knew that meant Stalin. And

by the way, atfer Hathaway's ill-

fated exploit at Madison Square, he

Is considered such a pushover that

even Browder has pushed' him to

page 5 of the Daily Worker.
• • • •

Convention Highlights

(Extracts from the Daily Worker's

report of the Convention)

"When we make mistakes let

them be new ones".—A Delegate

"A tremendouB ovation greeted

Browder. His clear simple words

were listened to with bated breath".

—Olgln.

"After applauding and cheering

Stalin for several minutes, the del-

egation sang the International."

"It was only when we opened Are

on the Social Fascists in Southern

Illinois, especially the Musteites,

that we made the first inroads

among the miners.'.—Bill Gilbert.

"With Comrade Browder leading

us we can and we will go forward

to win the masses of the American

workers. We will go forward to

Soviet" America."—delegate Hudson

"To some the Open Letter is a

secret letter"—A Delegate

"The entire party must have a

daily consciousness of control tasks

and concentration points"—B. Ge-

bert.

"I don't know whether I have a

parliamentary deviation or not, but

I really have an ambition to go to

Congress. I think we can find five

or six who ought to be convinced

of the necessity of making a really

serious election campaign." E.

Browder.

"The largest number of delegates

Joined since the Open Letter was

issued last summer" (And will no

doubt be out in time for next sum-

mer's self-criticism.)

« • • *

The "D. W." reports that "Brow-

der's masterly report lasted for six

hours." We pass by the "masterly

report". What interests us is the

masterly endurance of the delegates.

Despite the recesses given to cheer

Stalin and sing the International

this six-hour record undoubtedly

sets a new mark for collective en-

durance and discipline.

• * * *

Horse Thieves and politicians

Assemblyman Lawrence M. Ham-

ilton, nephew of J. F. Morgan, de-

nied last week that the legislators

at Albany were "horse thieves". We
are ready to accept his denial and,

furthermore, we oo not" believe they

are cattle rustlers either. The let-

ter* of Senator Thayer to the As-

sociate* Gas and Electric Company

show that at least one senator

didn't have to do any small time

stealing. Times change and so do

customs. The horse thieves of yes-

terday become the "honest" politi-

cians of today.
» • » *

LaGuardia—S. P.—C.P.

Thanks to the leadership of the

8. P. and C. P. the working class

of New York is shown the edifying

spectacle of the mayor being called

In to settle disputes between these

two "revolutionary" parties on the

question of the use of Union Square

on May Day. Last year the police

arbitrated1 the difference. This year

an impartial committee anointed by

LaGuardia is to serve as arbitrator.

The "united front from below" cer-

tainly leads to strange maneuvers

as Stalinism trails the name
Communism in the mud.

• • • •

Suicide

"The problem of unemployment,

the constant anguish of increasing

poverty, the losing struggle to keep

a home for his children ended today

for Richard Fairservice. He had

lost his job, his money, and saw

his two children sent to live with

relatives. Today he was handed an

eviction order—He stretched him-

self on the floor and fired a bullet

through his brain"—N. Y. Evening

Post, April 3.

Another one In the endless stream

of suicides, workers driven to de-

spair by the insane capitalist sys-

tem. I» it not about time that "the

problem of unemployment, the con-

stant anguish of increasing poverty,

the losing struggle to keep a home

for bis children" be ended for us

all? Not by stretching out on the

floor and firing bullets into our own

brains but by standing up on our

feet and collectively blowing out,

what passes for brains in the in-

sane head of rotting capitalism.

—BILL.

To the Editor of the Militant:

The majority of fur workers

loathe the International not only be-

cause its leadership is .(or was)

corrupt, Stupid and ineffectual, but

because the Union was FORCED
UPON THEM BY THE BOSSES.

This is an undeniable fact, and

once it is recognized, the mystery

oE why the Industrial Union has

the furriers and not the cloakmak-

ers or dressmakers, is explained.

Since the day the dual union, the

International, was formed, fur

workers consideerd it an appendage

of the Association. And with justi-

fication. For without the aid and

backing ol! the bosses, the union

COULD NEVER HAVE EXISTED.

Today, for the sake of argument,

I'll grant Koenig that the leader-

ship is more honest, but this does

not negate the fact that once again

the council had to depend on an

agreement with the Association to

FORCE workers into joining it.

They did not represent the work-

ers. And today, as in 1927, furriers

rebel against being coerced into a

union against their will, a union

they had never wanted, never lilted,

and, given a free choice, would

never vote for in a referendum.

The question, then, centers down

to this : Should the Communist
|

League be a party to herding work-

ers into a union they correctly re-

gard a bosses' agency? To do so, I

think, would be a fallacy, for any

group which proposes such a step,

will be viewed with suspicion by

the more class-conscious elements

among the furriers. Just what pol-

icy the International Communists

SHOULD adopt, I cannot say

;

measured from all angles, the situa-

tion becomes complex and difficult.

F think, however, that a more cor-

rect attitude would be to take the

position that: Party-controlled un-

ions, so far, have proved ineffectu-

al; they did not succeed in winning

over the masses. What "Red" un-

ion is successful? Even the Indus-

trial Union has the following of

only one section of the needle

trades, the furriers.

The duty of class conscious ele-

ments, it can be argued, is to form

(he vanguard of wherever the mass-

es are. If they are in the A. F. of

L., then that is where the Left

Wing should also be, not divorced

from the masses, but in its midst.

With this premise, I think all

factions, including the Party, will

agree. Speaking of the Party, it is

possible that from the current

Cleveland convention, such an or-

ientation will be more clearly de-

veloped. In that event, the trouble-

some situation among the furriers

will be cleared up instantly. For,

if the Industrial Union proposes

unity with the International on the

basis of free elections, it is a 90 to

9 bet that the Communist-led slate

will he swept into office. Then and

only then will the seemingly im-

possible One Union be achieved.

—JACKINSON.

in the party's ranks spread Silvers

was immediately withdrawn from

the League and brought up on ex-

pulsion charges. The charges

claimed that he had misrepresented

the I. L. D. ; supported an anti-

Soviet group; sent a report to an

enemy and used the I. L. D. to sup-

port an enemy's plans. Silvers in

his defense pointed out that the

party had1 been unable to substan-

tiate it's charges ; that as an I.L.D.

delegate he had every right to pro-

test against injustice to another

working class organization, and

that the I.L.D. had no right to ex-

pel him for opposing a charge so

false that even one party member

on the League's Executive Commit-

tee had voted against the exclusion

attempt and continued his opposi-

tion until the motion to refer to

the credentials committee was
passed.

A new member of the I.L.D. stood

up and stated that when he had

joined he understood that the

I.L.D. was a non-partisan organiza-

tion. The vote to expel Silvers soon

convinced him that he was mis-

taken.

—NEWARK WORKER.

no black-list.

These provisions will only he

strictly enforced in those shops

where there are a sufficent number
of the union members to enforce

them.

. . —SAMUEL MEYERS

Sfoachtiman on Tour

A Pacifist Morass

of

Expulsion from I.L.D.

To the Editor of the Militant:

Following is a report on the ex-

pulsion of Sam Silvers from the

Newark I. L. D.

Sam Silvers, one of the two I.L.D.

delegates to the Newark branch of

the League Against War and Fas-

cism, was expelled from the I.L.D.

for demanding that the party sub-

stantiate the false charegs on which

it excluded the Communist League

of America from the L. A. W. & F.

The main charge was anti-Soviet

activities.

At the ilrst Executive Committee

meeting of the League Against War
following the exclusion of the Com-

munist League, Silvers and others

raised the demand that the party

introduce evidence to support its

charges. This demand was carried

and referred to the next Executive

Committet meeting. The party

failed at the next meeting to in-

troduce any evidence and. Silver's

motion to recommend to the Cre-

dentials Committee that the C. L. be

cleared of the charges was passed

by a 7 to 8 vote with the I.W.O.

and Jack London Club delegates

supporting the motion.

When news of this rebellion with-

Los Angeles Milliners

To the Editor of the Militant:

In their sectarian antics the

Stalinists do not consider the inter-

ests of the workers.

Altho several hundred workers

belong to the local of the Interna-

tional Millinery Workers Union,

Local 48, the policy of the Stalinists

has steadfastly been to estrange

and isolate the handful of active

unionists at their command from

the workers of the International by

maintaining the Millinery Branch

of the N.T.W.I.U. in a sectarian

form.

The criminal results of this pol-

icy came out most clearly in the

one day general strike called by

(he International Millinery Work-

ers Union, Tuesday, March 21, 1934.

Instead of furnishing leadership to

the workers on strike the members

of the Stalinist union were in many
cases excluded from shop-meetings

of the strikers.

In the pen shop town of Los An-

geles the conciliatory policy of

Zaritsky did not arouse any enthu-

siasm among the bosses until sever-

al hundred workers walked out on

a one day strike.

Disrutpionist Policy

The disruptionist policy engin-

eered' by Miller of the N.T.W.I.U.

weakened the strike. The dragging

of workers to the Industrial Union

hall instead of strengthening the

picket lines was the result of Mil-

ler's directives, Most of these

workers joined the International

and turned against the Industrial

Union.

The settlement registers a slight

gain for the workers that can be

greatly improved upon by the work-

ers in the shop if they will take a

stand to enforce the provisions of

the Agreement, which include:

Equal division of work. Recogni-

tion of the shop committees, raises

of from one to four dollars and

New Hav«ti.—The New Haven

League Against War and Fascism

held an anti-war meeting on April

6th in Central Farish Church. This

meeting, together with the entire

program of the "anti-war" week,

was endorsed by various ministers

and rabbis of the town.

The usual Stalinist argument for

the League is that it gives the Com-
munist Party a chance to present

the revolutionary program before a

larger audience to the discredit of

the pacifist program. Such an ar-

gument, however, would never suf-

fice to justify this meeting as no

"Communist" speaker was allowed

(o present his position.

The chairman, B. P. Murhpy, a

divinity student at Yale, opened the

meeting and introduced the main

speaker, Dr. Mendenhall of Colum-

bia University. The latter gave a

plea for anti-war activity, intimated

that wars were caused by arma-

ments manufacturers, and asserted

that we could prevent war if we
followed the program of the League.

The concluding speaker, M. Sapir,

chairman of the New Haven League,

and a Stalinist supporter, reiter-

ated' the last remark. In short, the

meeting was entirely a pacifist

one.

In the question period, originally

scheduled to be a discussion per-

iod, Murphy ordered a young work-

er to sit down because the latter

had expressed disagreement with

the tenor of the meeting and had

said "what we need is a revolu-

tion." The audience, mostly Stalin-

ists, did not protest the chairman's

peremptory action.

A member of the Communist

League then arose and asked Men-

denhall if he thought that war
could be prevented without the

overthrowing of capitalism, the

breeder of wars; and if capitalism

could be overthrown by, any other

means than by a civil war. Refus-

ing to give a direct answer, the

speaker returned the questions and

asked what] our comrade thought.

The latter answered his own ques-

tions in the negative and said that

the spreading of the idea that war

can be prevented without the end-

ing of capitalism was harmful to

the workers and should be con-

demned.

A C. P. war vet then stood up

and urged that we take the capital-

ists' bullets and use them against

them. Evidently he doesn't know

the new Party line. He will prob-

ably be reprimanded for his tact-

lessness in embarrassing the C. P.'s

new pacifist allies. After this, the

chairman, red in the face, hastily

adjourned the meeting.

The pacifist talk of the meeting

which only served to confuse the

class-conscious workers, was made

all the more ridiculous by the fact

that there were scarcely two dozen

non-Stalinists at the meeting.

—M. G.

Williston, N.D.

Williston, North Dakota.— Com-

rade Shachtman delivered a lecture

in the courthouse at Williston,

North Dakota, Aoril - at 8 P. M.

Over two hundred city workers and

farmers listened attentively for

more than two hours while he de-

livered his lecture on "America

Heading Tow:trd Another War."

He also dealt with Fascism which

has destroyed' the workers' organ-

izations of several countries of Eu-

rope.

He blamed the official Communist

party (Stalin group) tos its false

policy and indifference while the

Fascist bloodhounds were organiz-

ing their forces to crush the work-

ers.

Comrade Klmchtmyu showed how
inactive (he. nationalistic Stal-

inists were in this light. The next

morning we heard lie was hired by

Wall Street to fight the American

C. P. Tins of course came from a

i;ifi mind of the party. We want

Comrade Shachtman to come back

to Williston again in the near fu-

ture.

—A. G. MILLER

tortious, and succeeded only in fur-

ther discrediting himself in the eyes

of the workers present and especial-

ly the coal yard workers.

St. Paul Meeting

The at. Paul meeting was by far

the best meeting yet held in that

city under our auspices. An audi-

ence of HO members, including sev-

eral C. P. members, was visibly im-

pressed by comrade Shachtman's

speech on the "Lessons of the Aus-

trian Events". Following the lec-

ture several party members took

l he lloor and made the most miser-

able defense of Stalinism that I

have ever heard. After the meeting

several of the workers left their

names and addresses saying that

they wanted to learn more about

the Communist League and its pro-

gram. A good collection was taken

and a considerable amount of lit-

erature was sold at this meeting.

The Minneapolis branch intends

to follow up this begnning in St

Paul with future public meetings

and discussions with those workers

who are interested in knowing more

about our program with the hope

that in the near future we can lay

the base for a St. Paul branch of

the League.

UNDER THE
NRA

Minneapolis

Pledge Fund
An Appeal to Our Sympathisers

It is easy to be a sympathizer of

a movement if all it means is "pla-

tonic friendship". We feel, how-

ever, that our readers and sympa-

thizers are more than that. That

they are ready to participate ac-

tively in the life of| the organiza-

tion, whenever and wherever pos-

sible.. One way of doing this is to

help in our efforts to stabilize the

Militant. To make it possible for

us to broaden the circulation. To

enable us to send the paper to all

who want to read it regularly but

cannot afford to pay the full rates.

In the sub column we print a

letter from a worker that tells this

story better than we could. We
have many more such letters.

Help us send the Militant to all

of them.
Demonstrate concretely that you

are interested in the life of the

Militant.

MAKE YOUR CONTRIBUTION
OR PLEDGE TO-DAY.
SIGN THE BLANK BELOW

AND MAIL TO US AT ONCE.
NEW PLEDGERS

Contributions to the Pledge Fund

came from B. Weisbroth, Coney

Island, One Dollar; from Jos. Kel-

ler, Cleveland, Ohio, Five Dollars.

D. L. of Bay Ridge, L. I. pledges

25c weekly.

G. Holly of Newark, N. J., pledges

50c weekly.

J. W. of Manhattan, pledges $1.00

weekly.

PREVIOUSLY REPORTED
Brooklyn

1. Paul King $ .25 weekly

2. Subway Worker 1.00 monthly

Manhattan

SEND A DOLLAR FOR FOUR
PREPAID SIX-MONTHS SUB
CARDS ON THE CLUB PLAN.

WAR AND THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
The First of a New Series of Lectures on the International

Program with Special Reference to America

By

weekly
weekly
weekly

weekly
weekly

weekly
.50 monthly

.50 monthly

.10 weekly
weekly

weekly

.50

.25

1.00

.50

.50

.50

.25

.25

J

3. G. Wright
4. E. KonikOW
5. M. Beards!

e

6. F. Victor

7. J. Weber
8. S. Gordon
9. M. Kiing

10. S. Bleeker

11. A. Kujawsks
12. M. Spithos

13. A. Tamas

Harlem
14. Cochrin -10 weekly

15> Beeeher .10 weekly

16. Clay .10 weekly

17. Marsh .25 weekly

18. T. Smith .50 weekly

19. A Teacher 1.00 weekly

(paid in advance for 16 weeks)

Bronx

20. A. Brandmarck
. G. Saul

Minneapolis.—The meetings ar-

ranged by the Minneapolis branch

for comrade Shachtman were very

successful. Three public meetings

were heid, two in Minneapolis and

one in St. Paul. All three meetings

were well attended and were fol-

lowed by interesting discussions,

testifying to tiie increasing interest

of the workers in the program of

the League.

The house party was attended by

70 people among whom were several

new contacts. Comrade Shachtman

gave a short talk on the history of

the Communist League of America

and its perspective for future de-

velopments of the labor movement

as a whole, and the need for a new
International as well as a new re-

volutionary party in America. The

talk was well received ; those pres-

ent showing their sympathy with

the work of the C.L.A. by contrib-

uting liberally io the collection.

Speech on "Austrian Events"

Sunday morning, March 25th,

comrade Shachtman spoke at the

Labor Lyceum. The subject of

this lecture was the "Lessons of

the Austrian Events". This meet-

ing was sponsored by the Labor

Lyceum Open Forum Commit lee.

About 75 people listened attentively

to the lecture. Shachtman traced

the history! of the Austrian Social

Democratic Party and its leader-

ship, showing how at the crucial

moment it was unable to defend

even the most elementary "rights"

and the very existence of their or-

ganizations themselves which the

workers had built up through many
long years of struggle.

He also demonstrated how the

pernicious theory of the gradual

transformation of capitalism into

socialism, when applied in practice,

lead to the blackest reaction. Sev-

eral S. P. members and sympathiz-

ers' were in the hall hut only one

was so unaffected by the arguments

as to defend and try to justify the

Socialist policies. It was quite

clear to the audience, however, (hat

despite the heroism of a small min-

ority of fhe Austrian leaders who
slobd beside fhem on the barricades

the leadership and policy of the

Austrian Social-Democracy stand

condemned once again in the eyes

of the world's working class for this

collossal betrayal of 1934.

Downtown Meeting

At the downtown mass meeting

comrade Shachtman addressed an

audience of 250. Speaking on the

subject of '"Do we Need a New Re-

volutionary Party in America", he

went into a detailed description of

the birth, the life, and the death of

the last two Internationals and

gave the reasons for the necessity

of building a new revolutionary 4th

International. The lecture was fol-

lowed by a question and discussion

period which lasted till 12:30 A.M.

with approximately 100 workers re-

maining in the hall until finally the

caretaker threatened to turn out

the lights and the meeting was

forced to adjourn.

Once again, we had the good for-

tune to have with us a certain

Walter Frank, who attempted to

discredit the work of our comrades

in the recent coal strike by some

More About St. Paul

Last Sunday, April 1, comrade V.

It. Dunne gave a lecture on the 4th

International at the St. Paul Muni-

cipal Open Forum (non-partisan),

making the first presentation of our

point oC view at this forum. The

C. P. members on the executive

committee of this forum spoke

against allowing our comrades to

give the tali;, but the two hundred

workers present voted almost unani-

mously to hear what comrade Dun-

ne had .to say.

It is interesting to note that al-

most all the objection and criti-

cisms offered—even those from the

C. 1'. members—harped on the tune

that the points raised by comrade

Dunne were all maybe valid enough

but of no immediate concern to us

here, as we have our hands full

with our local problems, that it is

an inner Communist dispute, etc.

However, in the limited time al-

lowed comrade Dunne (45 minutes)

he was able to convince a number

of workers that both Internationals

are baukrupt and that it is abso-

lutely essential for the further pro-

gress of the revolutionary move-

ment to build a new revolutionary

ttli International, and also that it

is vitally necessary for the Ameri-

can workers to draw the lessons

from the recent experiences of the

European workers in Germany and

Austria. We hope to get another

opportunity to address this forum

on some of the most immediate

questions of the, day.

Wdl CURRAN.

Federal Unions and Company
Unions

The two outstanding types of

new organization forms developing

under the NRA are the Federal

Unions of the A. P. of L. and the

Company Unions.

The labor agents of the capital-

ists are attempting to use the Fed-

eral Union to prevent the crystal-

ization into genuine industrial un-

ions. The Company Union is coun-

terposcd by the bosses to the trade

unions of the workers. It is the

instrument of the dominant capital-

ists who feel strong enough to re-

ject the class collaboration program

of the conservative labor leaders.

The struggle for industrial un-

ions under class struggle leadership

is the order of the day for the class

conscious workers of America.
* * w #

Dr. Wirt and the NRA
The sensation mongers have

found their "revolutionary plot" in

Dr. Wirt's story to Buiwinkle's

House Committee, which chagues

Tugwell and other members of the

"Brain Trust" with conspiring to

destroy the social order.

We know nothing about the con-

versations of these "Brain Trust"

reformers and defenders of capital-

ism. But we do know that a social

change, from decaying capitalism to

a socialist order, cannot be brought

about through the NRA and the

other machinery set tip under the

"New Deal". We know that the

working class will have to raze the

bourgeois state to the ground, along

with the class collaboration mech-

anism now being constructed under

the codes, through a social revolu-

tion.

Taik of "revolution" by a few

reformers and parlor pinks like

Lawrence Todd has no significance

in itself. But the investigation and

ballyhoo about these conversations

is good propaganda for the oppor-

tunists and social reformers who
tell the workers that the NRA is

an instrument that can be used by

the workers for their own interests.

Davenport Meeting

TFIE COMING WAR
Fascism or Communism?

Lecture by

MAX SHACHTMAN
Member of the N. B. C.

at

Unity Center Hall, 3rd floor

WhUaker BIdg., 3rd and Brady Sts.

Davenport, Iowa
on

Monday, April 30, 1934 at 8 p.m.

Admission 10c. Tickets obtainable

from Betty Rowland, 22241 Rock-

ingham Road, Davenport, Iowa.

Shachtman Tour Salt Lake City

Wednesday, April 18th 8 PJH.

I. O. O. F. HALL
Salt Lake City, Utah

Subject

:

"THE FUTURE OF THE
NEW DEAL"
Admission Free

Questions and Discussion

On the following day, April 19th,

Shachtman will address a group of

Salt Lake City university students

on the subject, "The Events in

Austria."

antes .annom
At

IRVING PLAZA HALL

15th Street and Irving Piece

SUNDAY, APRIL 22nd at 8 P.M.

ADMISSION 15 CENTS QUESTIONS AND DISCUSSION
Other lectures to follow on successive Sundays: Fascism; the

Trade Union Question; the United Front.

B. Ramloff

M. M
S. Egstadt

I. Dryer

M. Llpshitz

P. Shuiman
E. Sher

Boston

J. Chiplowitz

W. Henderson

C. Schechet

E. Wienr

Newark
G. Kots
Nagy

.25

.10

.10

1.00

.25

.25

.25

.50

weekly

weekly
weekly
weekly

weekly
weekly

weekly
weekly

Shachtman Tour Kansas City, Mo.

SUNDAY, April 22nd, 8 P.M.

MASS MEETING
Workers Modern Library

1624 Grand Avenue
Subject:

"DO WE NEED A NEW REVOLU-
TIONARY PARTY IN AMERICA?"

Admission 15c

Questions and Discussion

cheap demagogy and factual dls-

1.00 monthly

.50

.50

.50

.50

.25

.15

weekly

weekly
weekly

weekly

weekly
weekly

35. Becker .25 weekly

36. A Clerk .10 weekly

37. A Social Worker .25 weekly

38. A Symaptkizer .10 weekly

Youngstown
30. A Friend 2.00 monthly

West Virginia

40. P. V. 1.00 monthly

(paid1 for 10 months in advance)

Name
Address :

City

Amt. enclosed $
I pledge $ weekly

monthly

or, I contribute $

State whether we may print

your name in full.

The Militant

126 E. 16th St.

Open Shop and Company Unions

Already throughout the country

signs indicate that the capitalists

are taking full advantage of Presi-

dent Roosevelt's interpretation of

Section Ta in the auto strike settle-

ment. The interpretation guaran-

tees the open shop and (lie company
union. In the new period of labor

struggles that we have already en-

tered such a guarantee is a power-

ful weapon in the hands of the cap-

italists. Especially when this is

coupled with the existing NRA
straightjacket and the "outlawing"

of strikes under the codes.

If the bosses can ba asured of

such a labor policy from the "lib-

eral" Roosevelt for the coming

period they will be satisfied. How-
ever, the workers have not yet

spoken. When they do, the Roose-

velts, Johnsons, 1 1 illmans and
Greens had better run for cover.

* * * *

Mrs. Pinchot Says Wall Street

Rules Johnson

Mrs. Pinchot says Wall Street

rules Johnson and that the general

is using his high office to thwart

the workers and small business

men.

We think it is best to tell the

whole story. The NRA and all that

goes with it is the attempt of the

American imperialists to reorgan-

ize the infernal economic structure,

to eliminate the weak and small

sections, to consolidate and central-

ize- industry and capital through

cartels and, at the same time, to

hold the changing class relations in

the strailjacket o£ class-collabora-

tion.

The NRA is of, for and by the

capitalists. Johnson and all the

others, down to Green and Iliiiman,

are their flunkies. The friction in

the camp of these enemies of the

workers, from Wall Street's direct

representatives to the A. F. of L.

leaders, is not over the question of

exploiting the workers or not ex-

ploiting them. They disagree, rath-

er, as to how to exploit the workers

in such a way as to create as little

friction and class war as pnssble.

Salt Lake City.—Max Shachtman

will speak Wednesday night, April

18tH at I.O.O.F. Hall, 41 Post Of-

fice Place, Salt Lake City. The sub-

ject of his lecture will be "The Fu-

ture of the New Deal."

On Thursday, April 19th, comrade

Shachtman will speak to the Stu-

dent Group at the University on

"The Events in Austria."

The champion sub getter of the

New York local, Harry Ross, is

touring the country, on his way to

California. He will continue his

excellent work wherever he goes,

and comrades are asked to cooper-

ate with him, so that the Militant

sub drive goes over the second

thousand mark.

ST. LOUIS

Max Shachtman will speak in St..

Louis Wednesday evening, 7:30

P.M., April 25th, at the Crunden

Branch Library auditoriuta, 14th

anil Cass Avenues, on the subject:

"Why We Need a New Revolution-

ary Party".

On Thursday evening, April 26th,

a banquet will be held with Shacht-

man, for the benefit of the Militant,

at 1719 Lafayette Avenue for all

sympathizers and friends of the

j
Left Opposition.
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The Cuban Situation

After Grau
Grau's government has crashed,

and with it all the "groups" and
"sectors" that chorused its shouting

for the four hectic months. In

spite of its war apparatus, in spite

of its menacing gestures, in spite

of its appeals for "Law and Jus-

tice," it was displaced from power
without a serious attempt at re-

sistance on its part.

A simple dilpomatic maneuvre by

Caffcry with lialista's avowed com-
plicity was sufficient to sweep out,

like a little heap o£ refuse, the

Government of the "True Revolu-

tion." All the demagogic adulation

of the people, all its decrees for the

"nationalization of labor," all of

its criminal legislation dealing

with the famous SO per cent move,

was of no use to Clruu's govern-

ment. Upon the first threat of a

change, the groups directed by
ISringicr and (he "National Becon-

yliesI" mob, the loud-mouthed le-

gion of professional "Cubanists,"

which, backed by the armed forces,

made a practice of attacking work-

er centers, decamped leaving to its

fate the "authentic revolutionists."

Anil the iumpen proletariat, al-

ways ready to back new masters,

is again going thru the contortions

ordered by the old politicians of

the bourgeois parties.

The Petty Bourgeois Farce

The first act of the petty bour-

geois farce is ended. As the cur-

tain falls, new political experiment-

ers appear before us. There are

Menocatists, clever at all sorts of

tricks and ready for all crimes, old

Machadistas, emasculated national-

ists,—in short, the entire assort-

ment of political dabblers, who are

now repeating the inancuvres they

tried in the days of Cespedes, who
are now walking arm in arm with

Cafl'ery as they did yesterday with

Welles. At their head is old col-

onel Mendieta, who bends his back

loyally in the service of Yankee
finance in the name of "peace and
friendship." Behind these puppets

is the omnipresent American am-
bassador and Batista with his iron

hand, utilizing the U. S. ambassa-

dor for the imposition of his designs

on the country. Camp Columbia
rules today more effectively than

in Grau's days. Ulsiceno is in the

Palace; Colonel Mendieta reigns

hut dees not govern.

The liyuidation of the Grau gov-

ernment is complete. It is our task

now tp draw up a, balance sheet for

the Cuban proletariat, indicating

the lessons to be drawn from the

tragic experience with the petty

bourgeois rulers. These lessons

will be of value in future battles.

Position of the Bolshevik-Leninists

From the very first days of Sept-

ember, we Bolshevik-Leninists said

that the insurrection of September

4 had a profound revolutionary con-

tent. The very technique employed,

bringing the intervention of the

soldiers and classes, and the dema-
gogic program flaunted by the petty

bourgeois of the Junta of Five

obliged the government to certain

measures that might have made
possible the broadening out of the

revolutionary movement. We af-

lirmed that the hegemoneous role

of the petty bourgeoisie led the

government to an indecisive policy

of nigzags. The ascendant inarch

of the Revolution, the formidable

strike struggles of the proletariat

forced the Government to aggres-

sive acts against the bourgeoisie

and imperialism. This did not ex-

clude, as we said' a hundred times,

repression against the proletariat,

and even barbarous acts, against

which we should always fight.

The correct position of the van-

guard of the working class hinges

on an understanding of a situation.

The tactics followed had to be con-

ditioned by living reality and had
to follow the ascendent rhythm of

the revolution.

The Fight for Revolutionary Juntas

To ardently continue the work of

regrouping the proletariat, to exact

from the petty bourgeois Govern-

ment the fulllillmeut of its own
demagogic program (Revolutionary

tribunals, the distribution of land,

the Constituent Assembly, etc.) ; to

fight for the constitution of Revolu-

tionary Juntas, as a step to the or-

ganization of Soviets, and at the

same time carry on intensive work
among the masses to prepare the

latter for defense against the ag-

gression of the Government, such

were the tasks set for itself by the

Bolshevik-Leninist Party.

We continued to maintain that

such tactics would maintain the

movement on the upgrade, and as a

result the Government would soon

pass from words to compromising

acts. The day would come when
the cowardly petty bourgeoisie

would have to turn against the

masses. The entire effectiveness of

our tactics lay in that we insisted1

on making use of this period to give

the workers the force necessary for

further advance.

But stupidity and the inability to

understand is characteristic of

Stalinism. Devoid of any critical

judgment of reality, they launched

the slogan of Soviets as soon as the.

DeCespedes government fell. They
screamed against the "murderous
Grau-Batista-Carbo government" de-

scribing it as a "bourgeois-feudal

landowners-imperialist block." And
then they called for the insurrec-

tion. The official Communist Party,
taking a schematic and sectarian
stand, led the proletariat to mas-
sacre, and caused it to lose confi-

dense in its own revolutionary ca-

pacity. The 29th of September was
the culmination of that political im-
becility. The day of Mella's burial

was decided on as the day of the
insurrection, and then the army,
which had already begun to fra-

ternize with the workers, massacred
the latter in the streets of Havana.

C. P. Loses Its Bearings
Then the Party, losing all its

bearings, launched the call for a
general strike. This would have
led to the most complete rout of

the workers if the Labor Federation
of Havana, foreseeing the disaster,

had not then shown the way. The
Bolshevik-Leninists succeeded! in

having the workers return to their
positions, and this is the reason
why the present period of struggle
is not elosed.

But this was not sufficient to
heal the wound made by the ad-
venturers. The disorder provoked
in the proletarian ranks enabled
the Government to stop short the
workers' offensive. The sectarian

adventures of the Stalinists explain
in part the harm produced by the

50 per cent law and other decrees
of fascist nature. The weakness of
the proletariat in opposing such de-

crees, and the cowardice of the of-

ficial party are results of the ad-

venture of September 29th.

The Duty of the- Vanguard

Therefore the displacement of

the Grau government by a rightist

block, manufactured by Caffery
finds the proletariat in a defensive

altitude. It is the duty of the re-

volutionary vanguard to take care-

ful cognizance of this fact: The im-
mediate task of the day is a fight

without quarter against the fascist

laws and in defense of the con-
quests won such as the* eight-hour
day in all Industries. In these bat-
tles, which will assume gigantic
proportions in the sugar mills, it is

possible to build more firm resist-

ance for the beginning of greater
struggles by the union organiza-
tions. A realistic acquaintance with
our past acts and methods, are es-

sential in guiding our future revo-
lutionary activity.

—Translated from "Kayo", organ
of the Bolshevik-Lenintet Party
of Cuba.

LEOW TROTSKY

A Centrist Attack on Marxism
Dear Comrade Sneevliet

:

I was much interested in the

theoretical article of Comrade de

Kadt <"A ft'w Remarks on the

Program of the New Internation-

al") as it represents a very impor-

tant theoretical avo,wal of one of

the leaders of the O.S.I', tlndepen-

deut Socialist Party of Holland—
ed.), I thought at first of waiting

for the completion of this article
1

in

the "De Nieuwe Wug." But as 1

note this article still remains un-

finished. But even what has ap-

peared suffices. We know that cen-

trum always holds back with its

strength from entering the field of

"gray theory" precisely because it

does not want to reveal itself clear

ly. De Kadt found himself impelled

by the whole situation to take a

stand on the1 programmatic prob-

lems of the New International, and

this step of his can be regarded as

nothing short of ominous.

In this letter I wish to touch on

only a few points which, though

lying in different planes, are equal-

ly characteristic of centrist think-

ing.

A "Non-Orthodox Point of View

"It is not our task," de" Kadt
writes, "already to present today

the formulations which we consider

necessary. The aim of these re-

marks is to establish in advance

our right (!) to defend a non-ortho-

dox point of view in the coming
programmatic discussion." Here it

Is a question—is it not?—of work-

ing out/ the fundamental principles

of the New International. It would

be difficult to conceive in this epoch

of a more important document.

Under the circumstances what
should be the most urgent, immedi-

ate, deepest need of every Marxian

revolutionist? At the least, the

formulation of the most important

observations, generalizations, state-

ments and slogans which should be

incorporated in the program pre-

cisely because it concerns the vital

matter of giving the uprooted, dis-

oriented, disappointed, groping

workers the answer to the burning

questions of our period. At least

so the question appears to us, "or-

thodox" Marxists.

Not so, however to, to de Kadt.

He approaches the problem, in a

purely individualistic, subjective,

dilletante fashion. For him it is

not a question of formulating defi-

nite ideas, but of reserving the

"right" to present a "non-orthodox"

point of view in the future. The

question of program is however not

a question of right. What needs to

be presented is the point of view

«BRAIN TRUST* CONSPIRACY
The greatest issue since the Civil

War has Ix'en brought Into the

open by Dr. Wm. A. Wirt, says

James H. Rand Jr., who read the

revelations of the aforementioned

Wirt to the Houes Committed on

Interstate Commerce on Friday,

March 23, 1934. The issue is whe-

ther the Brain Trusters are going

to succeed in their sinister plot to

supplant the Kerenskian Roosevelt

with an American Stalin, or shall

liberty prevail.

Through a series of machinations

a resolution is to be engineered it

the United States by the members
of the Brain trust. Legislation to

thwart the recovery program is to

be introduced, the government is

to assume the operation of indus-

try and banking, and the press to

be prevented from protesting by

threatening it with measures which
compel the1 unvarnished truth in

advertising. Finally, when the mo-
ment is ripe, Roosevelt is to be re

placed by a Brain Trusting Stalin.

Patriots to the Defense

Menaced by this insidious and

subversive conspiracy, striking like

a snake in the White House bosom
from men trusted by the President,

all Washington has been agitated

like shivering gelatin. Ail patri-

ots have sprung like a man to the

defenses. What's to be done?

"Let's get out the firing squad,"

demands Senator Schall, Republi-

can, of Minnesota. "It may be an

ancient custom," he says, "but we
may have to revive it under the

New Deal."

"'It's treason!" exclaims Speaker

Itainey. "The matter should be in-

vestigated by the Department of

Justice."

Representative Buiwinkle of

North Carolina demands a Congres-

sional investigation, Wirt to be

summoned' before a special commit-

tee and the Brain Trust to he put

under the spotlight.

The1 Brain Trust should be in-

vestigated. There can be no ob-

jections to such a probing into the

gray matter of these intellects who
believe that juggling the letters of

the alphabet is going to make1 us

all prosperous.

Wm. A. Wirt from Gary

The author of all these hair-

raising sensations is Wm. A. Wirt,

superintendent of schools in Gary,

Indiana. Although he has been an
educator for several decades, the
New York Times has the temerity
to undertake to educate the learned
doctor from Indiana. It was not
Stalin who supplanted' Kerensky,
the New York Times informs Dr.
Wirt: no. it was Lenin.

The doctor must have been read-

ing the" Daily Worker.

In the investigation of this mo-
mentous Brain Trust problem it

might ho interesting for the sake
of science to peer into Wirt's cere-

bellum to determine whether the
day of his appointment to school

superintendent in the Steel Trust
town of Gary coincides with the

day his brain ceased operation.

The plot of the Brain Trusters,

shrouded in the darkest mystery,

might remain unsolved, and what
is of greater concern, succeed, did

not the country possess an indi-

vidual who sees deepest and lowest
into such plots. Hamilton Fish ap-

pears on the seene. Everything
becomes transparent. It's this

way : There are twelve Brain
Trusters who are Socialists, be-

cause they belong to an organiza-

tion which Is closely affiliated to

the1 Communist movement in the

United States. This organization

is (beware, Hamilton knows alll.

the American Civil Liberties Union.

Now we know. It looks very much
like Roger Baldwin is behind the

whole conspiracy.

Representative Foulkes of Mich-

igan has his own opinion of the1

matter. He says of Dr. Wirt: "He
is either a faithful servant of the

sinister forces of predatory wealth

or a consummate ass."

Why can't he he both?

—G. R.
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and not the right to the point of

view. Nobody in the working class

world is particularly concerned

about whether anybody has the

'right" to bring to light at some
later day a non-orthodox point of

viuiv. What one wants to know is

the point of view itself so as to

test its real content. But the secret

lies in the fact that the centrist has

in general no definite, elear-cut,

well-thought-out point of view.

Therefore, he remains content with

the right ... to have no point of

view.

The Class Theory of Soceity

Immediately following the above
words of de Kadt, the latter con-

tinues as follows; '"To give an ex-

ample : must we continue to speak
of the "Dictatorship of the Prole-

tariat" when in reality the dicta-

torship can be exercked only

through the socialist portion of the

proletariat and the non-proletarian

elements that are devoted to social-

ism? In reality we have to deal

with a "socialist dictatorship," a
dictatorship exercized through so-

cialists for socialism." Well said'

indeed: "to give an example"! The
critic docs not notice at all that by

his "example" he attempts to sweep
away, in passing as it were, the

whollo structure of Marxism. For
here it is not a question of the

name dictatorship of the proletar-

iat but of the essence of the class

theory of society. Marx who at any
rate was not satisfied with the

mere right to ideas but had many
a good one, considered the theory of

the dictatorship of the proletariat

as precisely his most important

contribution to the science of so-

ciety.

Back in 1S52 Marx stated to

Wedemeyer that the class theory of

society had been discovered and
formulated long before him by
bourgeois scientists, that he—Marx
—applied this theory to the further

development of capitalist society,

carrying it to its final conclusion,

that is to the dictatorship of the

proletariat. I.euin wrote his book

("State and Involution") in which

he clarified tills fundamental Marx-
ian tenet and freed it from the

"non-orthodox" revisionist fog of

Kautsky, Otto Bauer, etc.

Now comes de Kadt with his

"right to a point of view" and
makes plain to us "for instance"

on the dictatorship of the proletar-

iat : "Nothing of this sort exists at

all," since in reality "the dictator-

ship is realzed only through the

socalistic portion of the proletariat"

and what is more, non-proletarians

participate in it too. In other

words, it is not a matter of the

dictatorship of a class, but of a

rule of a like-minded group, a gath-

ering of people around the idea of

socialism. Thus we see that not

classes decide in history but ideas.

It follows therefore that every self-

respecting person must safeguard

his right to Ideas. De Kadt coun-

terposes to Marxism "for instance"

a through and through idealistical-

ly metaphysical philosophy oB his-

tory. A dozen lines suffice for him
to break from the fundamentals of

Marxism.

Ideas and Classes

We poor "orthodox" ones believe

even today that not ideas determine

the fate of society but classes; that

social ideas—as the old, wise Ital-

ian Antonio Labriola said—do not

fall from heaven, but give expres-

sion to immediate or historic inter-

ests of classes. The "idea" of so-

cialism is the theoretical expres-

sion of the historic trend of the

proletariat coordinated with the

logical development of capitalist

society. The relation between class

and "idea" is not mechanical but

dialectic. The class attains self-

consciousness not through revela-

tion but through difficult struggle

which takes also the form of an
internal struggle within the prole-

tariat itself. So—by your leave—
our struggle against centrism is an
important component part of the

struggle of the working class for

self-knowledge. It is inevitable

The Austrian Constitution

The new Austrian Constitution,

according to recent press dispatch-

es, is basing itself on the papal en-

cyclical issued by "His Holiness,"

Pope Plus on May 15, 1931.

There will be a "legislative"

chamber composed of 59 delegates

—

all elected by State officials and the

church. The duties of the "legisla-

ture" will be limited to accepting

or rejecting measures submitted' by
the

1

government.

Correspondent Gedye, of the N. Y.
Tiroes, summed up the situation as

follows : "Other autocracies, even

Hitlerism, preserve the outward
form—howeve*r worthless it Is in

practice—of a popular vote. In the

new Austrian autocracy general

elections find no place In the con-

stitution."

The Dollfus government has also

issued a decree that anyone1

is liable

to detention in a concentration

camp for an Indefinite period mere-
ly on suspicion of having worked
for a forbidded' political party.

therefore that in the process of de-

velopment of the proletariat a cry-

stallization of the most advanced',

far-sighted, courageous, of the elite,

of the real vanguard, should take

place. And only through the aid
of this, its most important organ,

can the proletariat fulfill its his-

toric mission, that is to conquer
power and maintain it in the form
of a dictatorship until the complete
liquidation of all antagonisms.

That it is a question of a dictator-

ship of a class is proved by the

relation between the class and its

vanguard: without the support of

the vast majority of the class the
establishing of a workers' state

would he impossible. That the pro-

letarian revolution is however ac-

complished' through the intermedia-

tion of the vanguard is explainable

by the heterogeneity of the prole-

tariat as it is given us by history.

Marx operated not with bare ab-

stractions ("Class," "Socialism")

but with historic realities, their

actual interrelations and their ef-

fects on each others.

Historic Role of Classes

That deserters from other classes

participate in the dictatorship is

explained by the fact that we deal

with living social matte^ in which
classes merge into one another, af-

fect one another, and not with the

druggist's compartments in which
each preparation has its special

packing and label. It is precisely

the decisive historic roie of classes

that imparts to the progressive

class the ability to carry along with
it the best elements of other class-

es. To declare the class theory

null and void on this account, as

de Kadt does, is the same as deny-
ing the law of gravity because a
balloon travels up and not down.

De Kadt takes next another "ex-

ample," this time not against Marx,

but against Lenin : "Why must
we," he asks, "accept in our pro-

gram the "Soviet principle," since

not even a trace of proof exists

that the "Soviets" were anything

(i) else than temporary (!), im-

provised (!!) forms of organization

in which the masses unite immedi-
ately prior to and immediately af-

ter the struggle for power." The
Idealist and metaphysician is not
inclined to attribute to the "Soviet

princple" any great importance, for

Soviets are nothing more than
"temporary" forms of organization;

they serve the proletariat only "im-

mediately prior to and immediately
after the struggle for power." We
Marxists are not at ail set upon In-

cluding in our program "eternal,"

"everlasting" values; we are satis-

fied just with "temporary" things

like Soviets, which—and de Kadt
admits this too—are instruments of

the seizure and maintenance of

power by the proletariat. So far

that is completely sufficient for us.

We are willing to grant the "right"

to De Kadt and his co-thinkers in

future to invent far more "eternal"

form of organization; first however
let them try at least to create

"temporary" Soviets and to conquer
power.

Echoes of Bernstein

In this fashion I could take up
the whole article sentence by sen-

tence to prove that—excepting for

meaningless platitudes—de Kadt's
article consists only of horrible

mistakes against the fundamentals
of Marxism. De Kadt never men-
tions the lights that have given him
inspiration. Certainly they are not

Marx, Engels and Lenin. But in his

latest, revisionist revelations we
find only echos of Bernstein, of the

German Neo-Kantians and also of

the Austro-Marxists. And all that

should serve for the setting up of

the program of the New Interna-

tional? Oh no! De Kadt will have
to look for some different applica-

tion for this.

Our critic is very harsh with re-

gard to Bolshevism, even the gen-

uine—Lenin. He does not want to

idealize" it. That is not at all

necessary. But what de Kadt says

on Leninism ia truly lamentable.

We are faced here not with princ-

ipled criticism but with distorted1

facts, anachronisms, misunderstood

relations, false, personal estima-

tions etc. Refuting all this would,

without being of any great value,

take up too much time. It is suf-

ficient to establish here, that de

Kadt criticizes most severely the

"system of Lenin-Trotsky," in or-

der to attach himself to the system

of . . . Tranmael. Hand in hand
with the Norwegian social-demo-

cracy which is only the diluted edi-

tion of Austro-Marxism de Kadt
wants in a "revolutionary" manner
to reconstitute the international

working-clas3 movement ... on the

basis Of principles which will be

revealed to us only later.

We do not want to dispute any-

one's "right" to a distorted point

of view. But to the Dutch workers

we want to say with full convic-

tion : To build a party on the phil-

osophy of de Kadt Is to build on

sand. Beware of doing so; build

on Marxian granite!

—L. TROTSKY.
March 16, 1934

AYear of Roosevelt's

New Deal
Article III |uf the working class in subjection

Industrial recovery is now under !>y attaining special privileges such

way with "irresistible force", says as higher wages for their specific

Alfred I . S.oan Jr., president of the crafts, by keeping the unskilled

General Mctors Corporation, in his without organization and, thereby,

report of the corporation's business a!^o o" a much lower wage level,

for 1933. He also added that the These officials have not changed;

labor section of the NBA must be but on the old narrow union basis

clarified "or there is the certainty i,ley could no longer furnish the

of industrial strife the equal of guarantee of holding the masses In

which th-U country has not yet eheek—a condition required for

seen." j

capitalism to issue out of the crisis

Nobody needs to doubt that Sloan
lou tha baclis oi tiM! w<>^s. It

spoke from the point of view of his
^^^ bycame necessary to per-

class. As the president of the Gen- lmt u t)mader SWV* oE ttle c°™erv-

eral Motors corporation he repre-
tttivw uuiolls iu ol'der t0 make P03"

sible the extension of the system
of class collaboration and make of

sents the most hard-boiled section

of monopoly capitalism. They defi-

nitely oppose union organization in

any form, save the company union,

aslong as union organization can
liossibly ti* prevented. But that is

not exoepricnal. All employer.; do
;

only they are not all equally as able

to resist as the General Motors
corporation is. Yet in face of this

fact—which nobody will deny

—

Section 7a of the NBA, which was
sponsored by the Booseveit admin-
istration, recognizes the right of

collective bargaining to the work-
ers. Does this mean a conflict of

viewpoint and policies within cap
italism?

The NRA Illusion

From official A. i\ of L. circles

this is actually the way in which

the matter is presented. According
to these labor agents of capitalism,

the KooPtvelt New Deal is a new
deal for iabor. According to them
the policies of his administration

are friendly to labor and fighting

for its rights against such hard
boiled concerns. At the inception

of the NRA this presentation was
accepted among the broadest work-
ing class strata. They had implicit

faith in the NBA.
Now practical experience teaches

them something else. The automo-
bile workers learned to their re-

gret that there were no great dif-

ferences at the recent Washington
conference. The automobile manu-
facturers and President Roosevelt,

together with their special agents,

Green and Collins, succeeded in

spiking the automobile workers'

strike for a union, at least for the

time being. I And since then the

President appointee on the automo-
bile labor board cooperated consist-

ently with the manufacturers to

stall the movement further until

the busy season is over and thereby

disorganize its attempts to get ac-

tion.

Unionism the Issue

Throughout the whole of the

NBA experiences so far the main
issue of ever sharpening conflicts

concerns the question of union or-

ganization. Today it is most acute

in the automobile industry, tomor-

row it wili come to a head in other

industries. Everywhere the mechan-
ism created by the New Deal pro-

gram, the industrial codes, the la-

bor boards and the arbitration

schemes, appear in operation as

means to harness the labor move-
ment within definitely laid out

channels. In that there is a speci-

fic function assigned to the reac-

tionary trade union leaders.

During the crisis the general

wage standard had become vastly

reduced, as was the standard of

living foi the working class as a

'.vhole. How to maintain this crira

level—or keep near as pOoSiblt; to

this level—-while advancing com-
modity prices in order to restore

trie profit inducement and' finally set

the wheels of industry into motion,

—this was the problem which the

owners of capitalist monopoly con-

cerns set out to solve in their reor-

ganization for "recovery."

Peaceful class relations would be
the main prerequisite. Restlessness

from the millions of unemployed
had to be allayed, actual convul-

sions ensuing from their desperate

position had to he prevented. Some
measure against a resurgence of

labor militancy had to be found.

But the general levelling process by
which the formerly privileged

skilled' sections became further re-

duced, left the conservative unions,

composed almost exclusively of

these skilled crafts, almost entirely

out of the picture.

Role of Craft Unionism

In the past their officials could

be relied upon to uphold their end
of the system of cooperation with

capitalism. They had been able to

turn the conservative craft unions
into an instrument to hold the rest

it a permanent institution. That
is what is really meant by Section

7a of the NBA. The laobr agents
of capitalism were given a wider
field in which to function as sales-

men tor the New Deal.

Basic Policy of Capitalists

It is this social relation feature

which is the most fundamental as-

pect of the New Deal Program.
While the hard boiled monopoly
concerns, such as now the General

ilotors corporation, put the most
stubborn resistance to union recog-

nition—for that is what Sloan
means when he demands "clarifica-

tion"—this cannot shield the fact

that there is agreement in the main
amongst the various capitalist rep-

resentatives in the matter of basic

policy towards labor. While each
section will fight for special ad-

vantages and special modifications

for their own benefit, in principle

they will support the idea of rec-

ognizing and extending the conserv-

ative A. P. of L. unions as a means
of preventing more militant organ-

ization and action.

in permitting the general ex-

tension of the conservative unions
it is hoped1 thereby to draw a line

of division more effectively between
the employed and unemployed
workers. The class collaboration

system of which these union offi-

cials are to be the guardians is to

become a more effective instrument

to check the unemployed and keep
them in subjection.

Force for Union Organization

But intent is one thing, the reali-

ties of life may be another. With
the first steps toward a turn In the
business cycle the economic press-

sure upon the workers increased en-

ormously and rapidly. That itself

was a powerful motive force for

union organization. The workers
entered the unions in masses but
for quite different objectives than
those) intended by the NBA. For
them it was a matter of regaining

a standard of living.

And while today the masses from
the very heart of basic industry

Hock into the existing unions, at

the same time, due to the changes
tn the business cycle, the NBA reg-

ulations begin to impose severe re-

strictions upon them. Eesentment
is held back only by still lingering

iiopes, or it is diffused by the var-

ious mechanisms of arbitration. But
this can succeed only in postponing

the decision of what course the
working class will take. The re-

sentment Is bound to accumulate
and is due to be let loose in a ser-

ies of explosive class battles. The
longer they are postponed the more
turbulent the explosions will be.

Unions at Crossroads

The conservative unions will be
at their crossroads. Recently they
have had a big influx of proletar-

ians from the heavy industries.

Their composition is being trans-

formed. Iu that same measure the

general working class interests will

beeome more directly reflected

within the unions. The more this

is held back the more the resent-

ment will accumulate within the

unions.

At the same time every collision

with the NRA code regulations and
every conflict with the state forces,

which are now much more integrat-

ed with the economic organs of

capitalism, will be reflected within
the unions in collisions between the

rank and file workers and the re-

actionary officials. To the extent

that the unions fail to adjust them-

selves, in objectives. In policy and
in organization forms and methods,

explosions wili occur within them.

But with that also a formidable

basis for new unionism will develop.

—ARNE SWABECK.
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MinneapolisWorkers

Fight Hurler Program
(Continued from page!)

the corner of 5th St. and 3rd Ave.

where . tie speakers were. With

ltttte resistance from the workers

the cops cleared a small space m
front of the speakers. Suddenly a

shower of tear gas bombs came sail-

ing down from the upper windows

of the courthouse. The workers,

taken by surprise, began to fall

back to escape the fumes.

But now it was the cops' turn,

and they got the surprise of their

Uvea! Instead of dispersing the

demonstration, which was the pur-

pose of this deliberate attack, the

workers, giving way to the feelings

of anger and indignation, brought

about by five years of misery and

the shattering of NRA illusions, be-

gan to light back, Seiziug the hot

bombs with their bare hands they

flung them back at the cops with

such telling effect that the police

ran like scared rats into the court-

house. The battle continued for

some time with the workers brav-

ing tear gas and ocmpietely de-

feating the attempts of the cops to

disperse them.

Bombs thrown back by the mili-

tant workers Crashed through win-

dows of the building, forcing

judges to adjourn their courts.

These judges, according to news-

paper reports, demanded that the

police use machine guns and a num-

ber of these were set up inside the

entrances. Fire apparatus, which

was called to the scene, was not

used as it was feared that the dem-

onstrators would wreck it. The

firemen clearly showed a reluc-

tance to join in this despicable as-

sault upon working men and wo-

me:

Arrest of Committee

In the meantime the committee

if 23 had presented the demands to

the City Council and after much

wrangling the Council voted their

approval. Upon leaving the Council

room the committee was arrested.

Outside, the workers, not knowing

the fate of the committee, were now

waiting for its return'. The police,

failing miserably in their attack,

adopted the policy of watchful

waiting. The leaders now made a

serious mistake. Instead of raising

a demand for the committee which

bad been gone two hours, and mak-

ing preparations for an orderly ad-

journment, they allowed the demon-

stration to drag along for an hour

more. By this time the crowd was

tiring .and getting restless.

A committee of Jive was selected

to find out what had become of the

committee of 23. Two of these men

were also arrested. Seeing that

the workers were restless the cops

started; to drive wedges into the

crowd and succeeded in splitting it

up. But not without fierce hand to

hand fighting in which more cops

than workers were injured. Cops

who wera foolish enough to leave

the protection of their squads were

severely beaten. Once separated,

the demonstrators were quickly

dispersed. 38 workers were ar-

rested, including most of the lead-

ers, on charges of disorderly con-

duet. Seven workers and 8 cops

were injured in the fight.

Fighting Qualities of Workers

This demonstration which again

reveals the admirable fighting

qualities of the American workers,

once arrouseft, indicates that a new

stage of the struggle of the unem-

ployed has been reached. These

workers in ever-increasing numbers

are beginning to see that the "New

Deal" is even worse than the old

one. They are beginning to real-

ize that the unemployed army is a

yermanent one under capitalism

and that it is necessary to organize

to defend their interests. To every

serious worker the question of

HOW to organize the unemployed

is surely the most important one.

In this period, in which, one of

,_.e greatest strike waves in the

history of the American workers is

developing, the greatest need is

that of united action of all work-

ers, employed and unemployed, or-

ganized and unorganized, on all

fronts against the boss class. The

only means of achieving this united

action is through the policy of the

UNITED FRONT. The united front

tactic is simply the joint action of

various labor organizations, trade

unions etc. on a specific issue,

;uch as for example, increased re-

lief for the unemployed. These or-

ganizations, irrespective of their

different opinions on other Ques-

tions, come together, agree on a

common program and carry it out.

Such a policy can weld the em-

ployed and the unemployed here in

Minneapolis and elsewhere into a

solid front to the advantage of both.

Workers can readily understand

this idea and should subscribe to it.

Stalinist Policy

From this poiut of view it is im-

perative that we, examine the pol-

icy of the United Relief Workers

Assn. and the Unemployed Councils.

These organizations, controlled by

the Stalinists, reject the united

front tactic. Their method! of or-

ganizing the unemployed into or-

ganizations without connections

with the labor movement in general,

results in a division of the work-

ingclass. Many workers are de-

ceived by the Stalinist policy of

United Front From Below". This

policy is false because it- prevents

labor organizations as such from

participation and calls upon indi-

vidual workers to leave their or-

ganizations and leaders. Further,

they demand absolute control of

their "united front" and the accept-

ance of their policies in advance.

This is a perversion of the genuine

United Front in which all organiz-

ations collectively, decide what pol-

icy shall be pursued.

Here are two concrete examples

of this perversion :,
Last Thursday

morning a delegation from the

Minneapolis Central Council of

Workers went to the United Relief

Workers Assn. and proposed united

action of the two organizations in

the demonstration. The M.C.C.W.,

which represents a number of labor

organizations in the city working on

a united front basis for the unem-

ployed, asked for representation on

the committee of 23 and a speaker

at the demonstration. These were

logical and fair requests, the grant-

ing of which wouid have been of

great aid in broadening the repre-

sentation from the labor movement

as a whole. They were turned

down.

For the United Front

The U.R.W.A. demanded that the

M.C.C.W. sign a statement endors-

ing the U.K.W.A. policy and its de-

mands. The M.C.C.W. delegation

stated that it could not sign such

ed front. They stated that the

members of the M.C.C.W. would,

nevertheless, participate in the

demonstration in support of the

demands.

At the demonstration a member

of the M.C.C.W. volunteered some

information to one of the speakers.

Instead of welcoming the; informa-

tion, which was valuable at the

time, and asking the support of all

organizations of workers, the speak-

er launched into a violent and

slanderous attack on the M.C.C.W.

This is the Stalinist "united front

from below" in action.

The Minneapolis Central Council

of Workers has as its corner stone

the idea that the interests of the

organized and the unorganized, the

employed and unemployed workers

are identical. It is convinced that

the policy of the united front from

organization to organization will

enable the workers to cope with the

problems that confront them. It

believes that the struggle of the un-

employed has only begun and it

attempts to bring the entire work-

ingclass movement to the active

support of the unemployed.

Trade union workers especially,

should urge their organizations to

action in building a united move-

ment of this character. The instinc-

tive desire of every worker is for

unity of the class and the united

front points the way.
—W. K.

N.y.MAYDAy
CONFERENCE

After the C. W. A.

Brownsville Branch

OPEN FORUM
"The United Front from a Socialist

Viewpoint"

Speaker: HAROLD LUXEMBURG
Friday, April 13, 1934
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SOCIAL AND DANCE
To Celebrate the opening of our

new Headquarters at

Avenue.

Extra, Comrade Sarah Meyer,

formerly secretary to Leon Trotsky,

will give her impressions of the

life and work of the Exiled Revolu-

tionist.

An apology to our comrades. The

social and lecture by comrade

Meyer scheduled for April 7th was

called off due to conditions beyond

our control. Comrade Meyer will

positively appear Saturday, April

14th. you are coridaliy invited to

attend.

The Labor Front

Iteports from every section of

the country seem to indicate that

a new strike wave, unprecedented

in the history of American labor, is

in the proct&s of fermentation.

Whether this movement will take

on a militant character or will he

bottled up by the A. F. of L. bu-

reaucracy depends on how effec-

tively the conscious elements work

in the mass trade union.

» • •

Canteloupe pickers in Imperial

Valley are refusing to load melons

unless their wage demands ex-- m<jt.

The bosses' "Protective Associa-

tion" has organized vigilante bands

to break up workers meetings and

have kidnapped1 and beaten up

active^ organizers in an attempt to

stem the discontent of the workers.

a statement since the policy of the

U.RAV.A. was not that of the unit-

paper

paper

0.25

0.15

0.15

Books by Trotsky
PROBLEMS OF THE CHINESE
REVOLUTION iW pp. Cloth $1.50, paper $.1.00

THE PERMANENT REVOLU-
TION 180 pp. Cloth 1.00, paper 0.50

THE STRATEGY OF THE
WORLD REVOLUTION 86 pp. paper 0.25

GERMANY—WHAT NEXT? 192 pp. Cloth 0.65, paper 0.35

THE ONLY ROAD for Germany 96 pp. Cloth 0.65, paper

COMMUNISM1 AND SYNDIC-
ALISM 64 pp.

SPANISH REVOLUTION IN
DANGER 64 pp.

RUSSIA, PROBLEMS OF DE-
VELOPMENT OF U.S.S.R. 48 pp.

SOVIET ECONOMY IN DAN-
GER 72 pp.

IN DEFENSE OF THE RUS-
SIAN REVOLUTION 48 pp.

MY LIFE, (publishers' pr. $5.00)600 pp.

THE HISTORY OF THE RUS-
SIAN REVOLUTION 3 vols, (pub. pr. $10.00) 8.50

•i> -«<K&?5* •**

TEN YEARS, History and Prin-

ciples of Left Opposition 80 pp. paper 0.10

by Mas Shachtman

UNEMPLOYMENT AND THE
AMERICAN WORKING CLASS 24 pp. paper 0.03

by Arne Swabeck

AMERICA'S ROLE IN GER-
MANY 24 pp. paper 0.03

by Hugo Oehler

The PIONEER PUBLISHERS can supply any book you need.

BUY a PIONEER PUBLISHERS — $5.00 CERTIFICATE
which will entitle you to a 40% discount on all its publications

and to a 20% reduction on all books of other publishers. Ad-

dress all orders to

:

PIONEER PUBLISHERS
84 East 10th Street, New York, N. Y.

• • a •

In Camden, N. J., the bosses'

company union was unable to in-

timidate the 2,300 workers of the

Campbell Soup Co. who voted to

strike for recognition of their union

and increase
1

in wages.

The New York May Day confer-

ence held in the Rand School April

Tth, after a lengthy discussion,

elected a broad Arrangements Com-

mittee, representative of all major

organizations and political tenden-

cies present to arrange for what

promises to be the largest May Day

demonstration ever held in New

York.

The call for the conference which

was issued by the S. P. was ad-

dressed "to all trade union and

fraternal organizations," thus ignor-

ing all other political parties and

groups. The delegates of the Com-

munist League of America, the

Spartacus Youth, and the Ameri

can Workers Party were stopped at

the door and not allowed to enter

the hall until the credentials report

was made at 10 :15 P.M. A motion

to seat all delegates was then car-

ried.

The early part of the conference

revolved around a discussion over

an indoor meeting or an outdoor

demonstration. The I.L.C.W.U. aud

some other unions had decided in

favor of holding an indoor meeting

at Yankee Stadium. The decision

of the Conference was to go ahead

with preparations for an outdoor

demonstration and at the same time

to try to convince the I.L.G.W.U. to

take part.

A motion was made by a delega-

tion of the I. W- W. to send a dele-

gation to meet with the Conference

called by the Communist Party.

The chairman ruled, amid some

disorder, that one speaker for

andl one against would be allowed.

Wm. Mathesoit, a delegate of the

Communist League, offered as a

supplementary motion a series of

proposals for a united demonstra-

tion in line with the statement is-

sued to the delegates and published

in the last issue of the Militant.

The chairman ruled this out of

order. The motion was then put

and defeated by the overwhelming

majority composed of Socialist and

trade union delegates. A motion

by Zimmerman of the I.L.G.W.U.

that the name of the conference

should be "The Labor Committee

for May Day", was defeated. An
amendment by Hendin of the So-

cialist Party that the Conference

should be known as "The Socialist

and Labor Committee for May

Day" was carried. With the pas-

sage of this motion the Conference

became a bedlam, many delegates

demanding the floor. Representa-

tives of the trade union movement

withdrew from the Conefernce,

many others were striving to get

the floor as the Conference ad-

journed.

At a meeting of the Arrangements

Committee held later, it was unani-

mously decided to drop the name

Socialist" and to call the Commit-

tee "The Labor Committee for May

Day." Committees were elected to

draft the program, drew up ban-

ners, make complete arrangements

for the demonstration, etc. Despite

the continued refusal of the ma-

jority of the Committee to make an

effort for a real united front, with

the Stalinist Conference, they were

compelled to elect a committee to

meet with the C. P. and work out

an amicable settlement for the use

of Union Square without the "medi-

ation" of the mayor, if at all pos-

sible.

(Continued from page 1)
~" "

~~

As"into powerful unions. As in the

.factory of an individual capitalist,

so in the government's relief set-

ups, there is a systematic and con-

scious aim of keeping the workers

changing relationships, uncer-

tainty and flux, instability and de-

moralization.

As workers fa the factories fight

this aim by organizing and stabil-

izing tbeir status, regulating the

amount and cost of wage labor

available to the bosses, so the un-

employed must take as their chief

task of the immediate future the

regulation and legalization of their

status. Instead of shifting relief

schemes, with changing schedules

of amounts of relief, there must be

and the unemployed can win this

^ stable form of Federal unem-

ployment insurance at living wages

for all those to whom capitalist in-

dustry and government do not make

work available.

Need of Unemployment Insurance

For this task there must be unity

of workers and unemployed. The

the best immediate assurance that

workers on the job can have that

the unemployed will not be driven

to underbidding them or scabbing

on them is Federal unemployment

insurance. If the employed work-

ers light for the intersta of the un-

employed, the unemployed will help

them when they strike, by fighting

scabbery and Joining on the picket

line.

The fight for Federal unemoy-

ment insurance at the expense of

the employers and the government,

at living wages for the duration of

Brownsville Relief

Demonstration

paper 0.16

paper 0.10

paper 0.05

ONLY $2.60

7,300 C. W. A. workers in Syra-

cuse and] Onondago County won a

wage increase from 40 to 60c after

being out 3 days. While strike

leaders were meeting with the Ad-

ministration the strikers we're pre-

paring to march on Welfare offices

and demand direct relief If their

demands were not met. Similar

walk-outs have been reported from

Utica,, Auburn, Rome", Birmingham,

Ontario County and Seneca Falls.

• * • *

10,000 newsprint workers in Can-

ada are demanding a 6-hour day

with no reduction in wages upon

expiration of their agreement with

the bosses April 30.

• • * •

In Cleveland 800 workers of the

Addressagraph-Multigraph Corpora-

tion and 500 workers at the Sher-

win-Williams plant are on strike.

The situation was described by an

A. F. of L. organizer as "like a

charge of dynamite with fuse al-

ready sputtering."

* • • •

While the auto workers' strike

was temporarily headed-of£ by the

NRA-Roosevelt-Green combination,

the workers will soon leara that

they can get nothing from this crew

and will take matters into their

own hands. The experience of the

auto workers will be a lesson for

the whole American labor move-

ment. The NRA, the Labor Boards

and the Greens will he exposed* in

their true colors—as strike break-

ing, reactionary outfits to be

shunned by all workers.

Subscribe to the Monthly Theor-

etical Magazine, THE NEW IN-

TERNATIONAL,

Shachtman

Tour

On Saturday, April 7, the streets

of Brownsville and East New York

resounded to the march of 500 in-

dignant unemployed workers. Most

of them having been recently fired

as a result of the discontinatiou of

the CWA dole agency. The demon-

strators, enraged against the "New

Deal" government aud its hunger

program, marched through the

streets, shouting militantly tor ade-

quate relief, an anti-eviction law

and unemployment insurance.

The demonstration having reached

Loew's Square, it halted and held

an open air meeting, which was ad-

dressed by the delegates who were

elected to visit the assemblymen

and aidermen of the community.

The spokesman lor the delegation,

a member of the Communist League

of Ameirca, properly exposed the

fake "representatives of the people"

for what they really are : capitalist

flunkeys, who neither can nor will

take up the struggle* in behalf of

the workers.

The demontsration had been con-

sciously sabot! ged by the Stalinist

Unemployment Council which ar-

ranged a counter-demonstration for

the same day only a few blocks

away.

The demonstration was arranged

by the Workers Unemployed Union

of Brownsville and East New York.

A number of working class organ-

izations cooperated, including the

Communist League ofi America,

Spartacus Youth Club, Socialist

Party, Y.P.S.L., Workemns Circle,

etc. This demonstration was only

the beginning of an extensive organ-

izational campaign inaugurated by

th« Workers Unemployed Union

which aims to bring in every un-

employed worker in Brownsville

into its ranks.

unemployment becomes now the

most important issue in the unem-

ployed movement, to which all im-

mediate struggles— for reinstate-

ment on relief work, cash relief, no

discrimination, etc. — must be

joined.

Despite the grim realities which

show through the Roosevelt dema-

gogy, many illusions are current

among workers as to the intentions

of the Government. Many believe,

for example, that the new shift of

administration of relief to the local

authorities is merely a technical

change. Actually it means that the

Government in abandoning, its pre-

viously asserted responsibilities to

he unemployed, is covering up its

broken promises by turning over

[he firing and the relief curtailment

to municipal officials. In most

cases, as in New York city and

btale, the same officials do the fir-

ing and cutting, only now they have

municipal titles.

The belief that Roosevelt will,

under whatever name and set-up,

take care of the unemployed, is as-

siduously cultivated by the major

ity of the capitalist press, which

continues to picture Roosevelt as a

humanitarian who, though bent on

saving capitalism, will save the

workers, and especially the unem-

ployed, from any attendant hard-

ships.

No less philistinc is the picture

of Roosevelt policy expressed by

the liberal press. The New Repub-

lic, in a long editorial of April 4,

takes the following attitude toward

(he new relief -scheme:

"It is now quite clear that the

CWA has died only to be born

again under another name. Ev-

eryone in actual need throughout

the United States and heretofore

employed on a CWA project is to

be cared for through local au-

thorities."

So assured is the New Republic

in its tone, one would think it a

government organ. And, in fact,

the editorial goes on to counter-

mand the orders of Federal relief

Administrator Hopkins:

"Since very few have worked

for the CWA if they could get a

job anywhere else, this means

that the numbers will probably

•continue almost as large as ever,

despite Mr. Hopkins' assurances

that only l,S00,0UO to 2,000,UUO of

the 4,000,000 will continue to

need help."

Not only docs the editorial com-

pletely ignore the uctual facts, of

mass dismissals from relief work

and iiome relief, of curtailment of

relief funds, but goes to the length

of wondering why—since, by its

own theory, the change from CWA
is no real change—

-

"The President and Mr. Hop-

kins certainly knew when they

made their dramatic announce-

ment, that the CWA workers

would Still be care for, and tliat

no one would be allowed to

starve. Why was it necessary,

then, to frighten ail these men and

their dependents nearly out of their

wits by neglecting to emphasize

this important fact';"

The President "neglected to em-

phasize the important fact" that

everyone would be taken care of,

for the simple reason that they are

not going to be taken care of. But

what has happened is that the New
Republic has invented a character

for Roosevelt which does not re-

semble him in the least. No won-

der, then, that the New Republic

ends on the fantastic note of calling

the country to learn from the Pres-

ident :

"The important thing is that

the country should realize, as the

President and his advisers now

do, that to go ou muddling

through with the unemployed is

a crime," etc. etc.

The New Kepulbic's editorial is

worth quoting at such length in

order to emphasize to what extent

the light for immediate relief and

for a real system of unemployment

insurance is bound up with the task

of exposing the Roosevelt demagogy

aud showing the workers the reali-

ties behind the Roosevelt program.

As the workers feci the effects of

the Roosevelt program in their bel-

lies and houes, the illusions will

disappeai—despite the liberal-cap-

italist cbromo of Roosevelt—but we

must not wait until then. By the

remorseless facts, first of all, we

must expose the Roosevelt program

against the unemployed.

— RELIEF WORKER.

FASCISTS IN N.Y.
It is reported that Nazis of both

German and home-grown varieties

are holding open air meetings in

Yorkville, expounding their reac-

tionary anti-working class, anti-

Semitic, "Nordic" doctrines. Symp-

toms of that Fascist scourge which

is destroying all progress and al!

progressive thought as well as all

working class organizations in Eu-

rope, are increasingly seen in

America.

A solid united front of all work-

ing class organizations is the only

road to save our organizations from

complete destruction. A divided

front today means the hang-

man's noose tomorrow. The infan-

tile chattering of the Stalinists

about the "united front from be-

low," "Social Fascism" and "Only

under our leadership" means no

united front at all. Along that

road lie the concentration camps,

the tortures and the beheadings of

an American Fascist state. Social-

ist Party reliance on capitalist de-

mocracy, on bourgeois laws, on this

or that "friend of labor" or this or

tiiat "foe" of Fascism, in a word

the road travelled in Germany by

the Social Democratic Party, leads

to the same result here.

The leadership of the Stalinist

party, part and parcel of the Stal-

inist bureaucracy, will not budge

from their disastrous united front

from below line unless compelled to.

.The leadership of the Socialist

Party cannot see anything ahead

but chances for fat jobs either

through 'winning an election' at the

polls as Mayor Hoan in Milwaukee,

or going over to a "Fusion" party

as Blanshard in New York. They

do not want to take any kind of

militant action which might en-

danger this "respectability." Be-

tween Socialist respectability on

the one hand and Stalinist infantile

nonsense on the other, the bridge

for Fascism to ride to power is be-

ing created here. Workers: Com-

munists, Socialists rouse yourselves

in time. Compel your leadership to

move or get out of the way. Or-

ganize the united front of labor.

Crush the rising Fascist monster.

The opportunity is ours today.

Schedule

Wed., April 18—Salt Lake City,

Utah.

Thurs., April 19—Salt Lake City

Utah.

Fri., April 20—Denver, Colo.

Sat., April 21—Denver, Colo.

Sun., April 22—-Kansas City, Mo.

Mon., April 23—Kansas City, Mo.

Tues., April 24—Kansas City, Mo.

Wed., April 25—St. Louis, Mo.

Thurs., April 26—St. Louis, Mo.

Fri., April 27—Staunton or Gil-

lespie, 111.

Sat., April ;&—Springfield. III.

Snn., April 29—Davenport, la.

Mon., April 80—Davenport, Ia.

Tues., May 1—Chicago, 111.

Wed. May 2—Chicago, 111.

Thurs.' May 3—Chicago, 111.

Fri., May 4—Waukegan, III.

Sat.' May 5—Detroit, Mich.

Sun., May 6—Detroit, Mich.

Harlem Workers Club

THE PROGRAM OF THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL

Speaker

:

ARNE SWABECK
1330 WiHdiis Avenue

Sunday, April 15th at 8 P.M.

Admission 15c

Questions Discussion

Auspices: Bronx Branch C. L. of A.

will analyze the reasons for the

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

RUSSIAN BULLETIN

We are glad to announce that w«
were successful in securing a small

number of additional copies of the

Russian Opposition Bulletin No.

38-39 containing Comrade Trotsky's

articles "On the Eve of the Con-

gress," "Where* rare the Limits of

Fall?" "Summitry of the 13th

Plenum of the/ECCI" and other*.

Write or call for your copy at

the Militant office, 126 B. 16th St.,

n. x. a

We have just received word that

a general Workers Club is being

organized in Harlem.

I
"The workers in Harlem have al-

ways constituted some of the lowest

paid labor in this country," the an-

nouncement reads, "and now, after

five years of unemployment, living

off charity and home relief bureaus,

thousands of workers are feeling

the need, as never before, of belong-

ing to an organization of their own

kind, which will enable them to

study their problems and needs and

to spend their spare time in closer

company with their fellow-work-

ers."

The Harlem Club plans to con-

duct forums on all events of inter-

est to the working class, invite well

known speakers of the labor move-

ment for lectures, hold classes on

the important problems of the labor

movement, and conduct general so-

cial and educational activities.

We hope," the announcement

concludes, "that this club will be-

come the headquarters of the Har-

lem workers, and will become a de-

cisive factor towards uniting all of

the working class men and women

of Harlem, irrespective of creed, na-

tionality or religion."

All those interested in participat-

ing in this club or aiding in its

work, may send in their communi-

cations to the Militant,

OUT IN MAY! SUBSCRIBE NOW-

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
An Organ of Revolutionary Marxism

Published Monthly by the National Committee, .Communist League

of America

Max Shachtman, Editor Martin Abcni, Bus. Mgr.

Station D Post Office Box 119

New Xork, N. Y.

One Year, $1.50; Seven Issues, $1.00; Single Copy, 15 Cents;

Canada and Foreign Countries—One Year, $1.75.

I enclose herewith $ , for which please enter my

subscription for the NEW INTERNATIONAL;

Name

Address

City State

AWTI-F/ISCIST DBVMIEB
For the Defense of JNTHONEY BELLUSSI

Stuyvesant Casino

2nd Ave. and 9th St.

Friday, April 20th

7.30 P.M.

Admission only by ticket

Fifty Cents A Plate

Make your reservations early. We must know how
many to expect.

Phone or write The Militant, Gramercy 5-9524

Auspices: BeUossi Dinner Committee, Elinor Rice, Treasurer.

Speakers: Anthony Bellussi, A. J. Muste, James P. Cannon,

Carlo Treses, Quincy Howe, Herbert Solow.
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REACTION HOUNDS TROTSKY!
Organize a Fight for the

Right ofAsylum in the U.S.
The deportation of Trotsky by

the reactionary government of

France and the campaign of hound-
ing and incitement which puts his

life in imminent danger at the

hands of Itussian White Guards or

inspired Fascist assassins, raises

sharply before the advanced work-

ers of the United' States the ques-

tion of a tight to secure the right

of asylum for him here. At a mass
meeting Sunday night, at Irving

Plaza, 15th Street and Irving

Place, the Communist League will

raise this demand and will appeal

to the various workers' organiza-

tions to Join In a united front

movement to fight for the right of

asylum for Trotsky as well as for

other political refugees. Cannon,
Swabeck and Garrett will be the

speakers at the mass meeting.

In view of the sweep of reaction

In Europe which compels thousands

of working class militants and op-

ponents of fascism to live in emi-

gration, the question o£ the right

of asylum in the United States be-

comes an issue of direct concern
for every political tendency in the

labor movement, and particularly

for the fighters against fascism. The
case of Trotsky has dramatized tbe

issue and raised it concretely. But

in fighting for his right of asylum
here we can be true to the prole-

tarian spirit of comrade Trotsky
only if we join with other workers'

organizations and parties and fight

as resolutely for their partisans as

for our own immediate comrades.

While appealing first of all to

the class solidarity of the workers,

and seeking a common front with
the various organizations and po-
litical tendencies in the labor move-
ment, the lighting movement for

the right of asylum ought to in-

clude all advocates of civil liberty

and all elements of the population

willing to aid the struggle. It goes

without saying that the Socialist

Party should be invited to take a
prominent place in the movement
and that all groups and factions in

the political movement should he
enlisted. Beginning with the poli-

tical organizations and radical

groups the movement, according to

the opinion of tbe Communist
League, ought to be driven deeply

into the trade union movement, ac-

companied by a campaign of en-

lightenment as to the meaning of

fascism and the need of a united

front against it and a common sup-
port of its victims in other coun-

tries.

[The United Front—For and Against Asylum
The fight for the admittance of

Trotsky will meet with support and
resistance from the very start. This

was indicated in the report of the

New York Evening Post, April 18th,

on the initiative taken by the Com-
munist League and its interviews

with prominent people.' The Dally

Mirror of the same date contained

a rabid editorial against the ad-

mittance of Trotsky.

The united front against the ad-
mittance of Trotsky is the same
bizarre combination witnessed in

the campaign against Trotsky in

France and' otter European coun-

tries. Tbe extreme nationalist re-

actionaries lead the way and the

Stalinists follow. General Lee
Bullard, retired president of the

National Security League, sputtered

with indignation when the Evening

Post reporter asked his opinion

about Trotsky coming to the Unit-

ed States. He is quoted as fol-

lows:

"May as well invite . . . what's

this man who sets Are to your

bouse? . . . well, may as well be

Inviting a crazy man to come in

and set Are to our house. An in-

cendiary, that's tbe word."

General Bullard was reenforeed

in bis antagonism to Trotsky by

Earl Erowder, recently appointed

*eader-in-ebief of tbe American

Stalinist Party. By way of pay-

ment for his api>ointment, Browder
delivered himself of the following

sage remarks in the same issue of

the Post:

"Leon Trotsky is a counter-revo-

lutionist. We're not interested in

where he is except to isolate him
from the working class wherever

he happens to be".

The New York Daily Mirror ech-

oes Browder's sentiments and ad-

vocates that Fourth Internationalists

be deported from the United States

as Trotsky was deported by Stalin

and now by Doumergue. "No Haven
for Homeless Trotsky", screams the
Mirror. "There is no reason on
earth why he should be allowed to

come here, and some very good

ones why he should be barred."

After advising the Department of

Justice to look into the activities

of the Communist League and as-

serting its "meeting places are

breeding spots of unrest and dis-

loyalty", the Mirror concludes

:

"Among the Fourth International

disciples there are undoubtedly

many aliens. They should be

promptly sent back where they

came from. If Trotsky should un-

dertake to set foot on American

soil he should be given the same
medicine. As for the rest, they

should be rounded up and tried for

plotting against the Government."

U. S. Once a Refuge for Exiles

Despite the imposing combination
against the admission of Trotsky

to tbe United States we intend to

start the fight and to broaden it,

with the help of other organiza-

tions, into a united front movement
for the reestablfsbment of the right

of asylum for political refugees

generally. There was a time when
itbis country was a haven for the

exiles of- Europe who were driven

from their native countries by re-

actionary governments, and was
proud of the distinction. This is

one of the richest traditions of the

country. We ought to appeal to all

who take pride in that tradition and
invoke it in our fight today.

Sunday night'a meeting, where

the campaign will be opened, will

be a preliminary test of the senti-

ment of the radical workers of New
STork on this highly important ques-

tion, as well as an indication of

their" sympathy with comrade Trot-

*ky In his great difficulties and
dangers. We strongly urge every

reader of the Militant to attend the

meeting and1 to exert special efforts

to bring others.

A rousing demonstration Sunday
night will be a notice to reaction-

aries of every shade that the mili-

tant workers of New York are on
guard against the danger of fas-

cism. It will be a sign that they

stand shoulder to shoulder with the

anti-fascist fighters of Europe and
mean to fight unitedly against the

menace of fascism in the United

States.

50,000 MANIFESTOES
The Pioneer Publishers plan to

publish for free distribution 50,000

copies of the manifesto of the In-

ternational Communist League for

the Fourth International.

The manifestoes will appear In

the form of a four page bulletin

with a short statement about the

Communist League of America and
tbe Militant.

Every member of the organisa-

tion, every sympathizer and friend

of- the Fourth International should

help us in this effort. Every dol-

lar that you send will enable us

to print 500 bulletins for free dis-

tribution.

RUSH your contribution without

delay. We want at least part of

the bulletins to be distributed* on

May first.

cA Picture

of Comrade

LEON

TROTSKY

Tal(en at His

Desl( '" Prin!(po

Spectre of Communism in

The Fourth International
With a fury and venom reminis-

cent of the mad campaigns against

the Bolsheviks in 1017—and identi-

cal with them in content-—the at-

tack of world reaction is concen-

trated today against Trotsky.

In France, where the forces of

fascism on the one side and tbe
working class on the other arc

speedily moving toward; the decis-

ive struggle that will have fateful

consequences for the entire world,

the reaction is striking with full

force against the leader who person-

ifies revolutionary struggle and
victory of the proletariat.

The summary order deporting

Trotsky from France, the closing

of the doors of other European
countries and the rabid incitement
against him—in all this there is to

be seen not only a reactionary po-

Itical campaign but also a direct

and immediate threat on tbe life of

the organizer of the Itnssian revo-

lution and the herald of its in-

ternational extension. World re-

action wants the head of Trotsky!
Let the workers take heed and raise

the alarm !

Friiiich Fascists, Russian White
Guards and reactionary forces ev-

erywhere cry out against Trotsky
and the dread spectre of Commun-
ism, rising again on the world
arena in the Fourth International.

And the Stalinist bureaucracy,
which has facilitated the march of
fascist reaction throughout Europe,
joins in the chorus. This infamous
representative and carrier of cor-

ruption and treachery in the labor
movement reveals its perfidious

[unction once again in the united

front of reaction. For the mortal
danger to Trotsky's life in the pres-

ent circumstances, and for what-
evui- may befall him at the hands of

ii White Guard, a Fascist or a Stal-

inist assassin, the revolutionary
workers, tailing stock o£ all the
events which have led to this clim-

ax, will not fail to place the re-

sponsibility where it belongs.

How Trotsky Lived and Worked in Exile Before

And Was Deported from Country to Country

Leon Trotsky's expulsion from

Paris is only the latest of a Ions

series of expulsions and exiles

forced upon him for his revolution-

ary activity since his early youth.

His first exile was to tbe Siberia

of pre-revolutionary Russia. Ar-

rested in 1808, at the age of 19, as

one of the leaders of tbe South

Russian Workers Union, Trotsky

was exiled after two grim years in

Moscow Prison.

Copies of Iskra having been smug-
gled to him in Siberia, Trotsky re-

solved to take part in this impor-

tant work. He escaped from Siber-

ia and, at the urging of Lenin, made
his way to London to begin his

work with Lenin.

London Congress

Writing regularly for Iskra and
lecturing on the continent for the

Iskra group, Trotsky became a rec-

ognized' leader of the Russian revo-

lutionary vanguard at the age of

23. He was chairman of the 1003

Congress in London at which the

split between the Bolsheviks and
Mensheviks took sbape. The split,

and the awakening events in Russia,

decided him to go back ; he went'

—

to become the President of the St.

Petersburg Soviet of 190$ and the

most popular leader of the first Re-
volution.

Reaction brought prison, and
again exile to, Siberia ; but exile

had scarcely begun before Trotsky

made a daring and dangerous es-

cape across Siberia behind a deer-

team, back to St. Petersburg, by
steamer to Scandinavia and thence

once more into the revolutionary

stream of Western Europe. This

time his exile lasted ten years

—

until the February Revolution

brought him back to Russia as lead-

er with Lenin of the October Revo-

lution.

Ten Years of Exile

Trotsky had the advantage over

most of the Bolshevik leaders of

direct participation and leadership

of the Revolution of 1905 ; for him,

this was a rehearsal for October

and prepared him fully for his his-

toric role. Ten years of exile from

1907 to 1917 not only completed his

preparation for October, but pre-

pared him for the leadership of the

world revolution. In those ten

years, travelling in Europe and
America, exiled and expelled many
times, he learned at close range the

many forms that reformism and
centrism can take, and the varieties

of capitalist dictatorship which

must be overcome.

Exile also gave him positive

riches: his acquaintance with Lux-

emburg and Liebknecbt and Mehr-
ing, the direct links with 'the re-

volutionary heritage of Marx and
Engels. In Vienna, in 190S, Trotsky

began to publish Pravda, while

throughout his exile he continued

to write, under instructions from
the Central Committee, for the Rus-
sian democratic press. It was as

military correspondent for one of

those- papers that, in September,

1912 he went into the Balkans as

the prelude to the World War was
being played. What he saw with

his own eyes led him to predict and
prepare for War and Revolution.

War and More Deportations

War again brought exiles and
expulsions. Ordered to leave Aus-
tria on the outbreak of war,
Trotsky went to Switzerland and
thence, as military correspondent

for the same Russian democratic
paper, to France. Nashe Slovo, a

daily paper published in Paris, was
Trotsky's monument to his French
sojourn. It kept alive, as many of

the Zimmerwald delegates testified,

the internationalist anti-war spirit.

But Trotsky's i>articipation in Zim-
merwald 's famous anti-war confer-

ence of the revolutionary Socialists,

and the growing power of Nashe
Slovo, led to further exile. On the

request of the Czarist government,

Trotsky was ordered to leave

France; when Switzerland refused

him admittance and' England re-

fused him fho right of passage to

Scandinavia, Trotsky was forcibly

put across the French border into

Spain.

A look at the Museums of Madrid
while waiting for the secretary of

the Socialist Party to be released

from prison—and again arrest and
again expulsion, this time to Cadiz,

where he was to be put on a boat

bound for Havana. As Trotsky has

written of the continuous route of

expulsions and exiles: "from Bere-

zov by deer via tbe Urals and St.

Petersburg, thence by a circular

route to Austria, from Austria

through Switzerland to France,

from France to Spain, and finally

across the entire Iberia peninsula

to Cadiz, the general direction be-

ing from Northeast to Southwest.

There the continent ends and the

ocean begins." But it was not to

Havana as the police wished, but

to New York that Trotsky this

time journeyed, fortunately accom-
panied by his family who, despite

similar difficulties, bad managed to

reach him in time for the westward
journey.

New York in 1917

While this Is not the story of

Trotsky's thought and deeds, but
merely" the bare itinerary of his

enforced exiles, his stay in New
York deserves a few words, for

most of the legends told about Trot-

sky have their locale in New York.
Half the restaurants and tailor

shops in New York claim Trotsky
as a waiter or presser. Actually,

feis sole profession in New York
was that of a revolutionary social-

ist. Articles and lectures predicting

America's entry into the War—he
arrived' here January 13, 1917—as-
siduous studies in New York's li-

braries of the economic history of

the United States, editorial work on
Novy Mir with Bukharin, Volodar-
sk.v and Chudnovsky.
Through the many members of

the various national federations of

tbe Socialist party who read Rus-
sian, and the English-speaking
members of the Russian federation,

Novy Mir made powerful inroads
into the pacifist philistinism of the
Socialist party. The German, Rus-
sian and Lettish federations were
under its intellectual leadership;

the Finns were coming over ; tbe
powerful Jewish federation "with
its fourteen-story palace from
which two hundred thousand1 cop-
ies of the Forward were daily dis-

gorged—a newspaper with the

stale odor of sentimentally philis-

tine socialism, always ready for the
most perfidious betrayals" (Trot-

sky) was being penetrated—when
the Russian revolution intervened

At that moment Trotsky and' his

comrades were preparing to launch
an English-language Marxist week-
ly to undermine the innocuous
Call.

1917 Revolution

The preparations for the Ameri-
can weekly were in full swing, when
the cables brought the first con-
fused reports of the uprising in

Petrograd. Working class New
York celebrated the hoisting of tbe

red flag over the 'Winter Palace
with meetings which Trotsky, even

after revolutionary Petrograd and
Moscow, recalled as "extraordinary

for their size and enthusiasm". Re-
volution in Russia meant the end of

exile; Trotsky and' his family set

forth for the scenes of his revolu-

tionary boyhood.

But between America and Russia
lay a British concentration camp
at Halifax. Trotsky and other

Russian revolutionists were forc-

ibly removed from shipboard and
interned at Amherst, Canada,
among German prisoners. Here a
valuable month— April, 1817 !

—

dragged by, the British being egged

on by secrett instructions from the

"democratic" Provisional Russian
government. At last Lenin spoke
in PraTda, the Soviets spoke, and
Miliukoff had to how. Trotsky was
released and sailed for Russia—for
October, for bis great work with

Lenin.

The Political Meaning of the Attack
The accusations against Trotsky,

which have been made the basis of

the deportation order, have un-

doubtedly been manufactured by
the extreme reactionaries to serve

a momentary political interest. But
this manoeuvre is only the superfi-

cial expression, of powerful motive
forces for the reactionary attack.

The Fascist movement of France,

which advanced with seven-league

boots after Hitler's effortless vic-

tory in Germany—thanks to the

shameful capitulation of Stalinism

—has taken alarm at later devel-

opments and feels impelled to strike

quickly.

The heroic resistance of the Aus-
trian Socialist workers, the great

French general strike and united

front demonstrations against Fas-

cism, and the emergence of a move-
ment for the Fourth International

—these three events, each separate-
ly and all together, have contrib-

uted mightily to the revival of the
will and capacity of the workers to

iiyhf. against Fascism. They con-
stitute an assurance that the
French workers will take the road
of the united front and of struggle

to the death against French Fas-
cism. The ideas of the Internation-

al Communists, and of Trotsky in

the first place, were expressed and
verified in these events. The blows
of reaction dealt against the person
of Trotsky, and the screams of
rage and fear directed against the
Fourth International, have, there-

fore, a logic and a profound signi-

ticance in the French and interna-

tional struggle of tbe classes.

Why They Fear the Fourth International

The fact that the Austrian work-

ers were defeated does not suffice

to reassure the French reactionar-

ies, nor is the circumstance that

the Fourth International is as yet

only in the formative stage, and
without a broad organization basis,

very consoling to there. They have
seen the spirit of the Austrian so-

cialist workers mirrored in the

menacing demonstrations of the

French proletariat and have taken

alarm at them, especially at the

unity as well as the militancy

which the French workers have dis-

played. And they remember all too

well—when they wtness the first

appearance of the Fourth Interna-

tonal—how revolutionary socialism,

that is, communism, reduced to a

small spark during the war, was
rapidly kindled into a gigantic

flame in 1917.

They dread the prospect of a
combination of the heroic spirit of

the Austrian workers with the

United, front policy which gains

ground every day in the French

labor movement, and the fusion of
litis movement witii the revolution-

ary; aims and international organ-
ization. This is the spectre that
haunts them. This is what they
strive to exorcise when they strike
at Trotsky and the Fourth Interna-
tional.

"The authorities", who have no
reason to fear a bureaucratized and
degenerated "communism" that
capitulates without a fight, as in

Germany, fly into a panic at the
bold manifesto of the Fourth In-
ternational, summoning the workefs
to rhe struggle for power. Charg-
ing Trotsky with a "plot" to set

up a dictatorship in France, "the
authorities" quote the demand of
the manifesto for the creation of
a workers' militia and its clear,

sharp warning to the workers

:

"The two forces have just
measured swords. War has be-
gun between them. There is no
possible peace but in a fight to
the death. In the street, by force,
will be decided the future".

No Refuge in Capitalist Countries

The United Press dispatch com-
ments significantly that "there was
some indication that tbe govern-
ment was anxious to get Trotsky
out of France before May Day" and
adds

:

"Though secret police said they
believed that the Fourth Interna-

tional waa largely in the forma-
tive stage, European governments
seemed to fear it, and were re-

luctant to give the exiled Com-
munist shelter".

None of the capitalist govern-
ments offers a refuge to "the van-
mard of the counter-revolutionary
bourgeoisie", as Trotsky is de-
scribed in the precise and felicitous

expression of Stalin (who expelled
him from the Soviet Union). Says
the United Press:

"Flight to Italy, Germany, Po-
land, Greece, Jugoslavia, Spain or

Austria is definitely closed be-
cause the governments distrust
his activities.

"England has not been ap-
proached because It was said at
the British Embassy that London
would refuse. Turkey will not
tolerate his return. France will
not permit him to go to Morocco,
Algeria or any other African col-

ony. . . . Belgium and Switzer-
land, because of their sympathy
with France, are not believed
likely to grant liira asylum."

Meanwhile, the incitement to
drive him out of France in "the
shortest possible time", if not to
assassinate him, proceeds with un-
abated fury. "He reeks with the
blood of our soldiers", says La Lib-
erie. "His residence in any part
of France would be a scandal. He

{Continued on Pate 4)
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UNDER THE
NRA

"Triple Unionism
7 Nazis Violate Tomb

Of Eckstein

Injunction Based On NBA
Some Of the first fruits of the

NRA are ripening in sunny Cali-

fornia, where Judge Collier of the

Supreme Court issued an injunction

restraining the officials of the Cen-

tral Labor Council and Waiters Lo-

cal number 17 from picketing the

Brown Derby Cafe in the Hollywood'

district of Los Angeles.

The injunction says the closed

shop is illegal under the NRA.. In

part the Judge said, "it would be

contrary to the provisions" of both

the NRA and the Restaurant Code

and "would be in effect prohibiting

an employee the right to join or not

to join a labor organization as such

emplyee might see fit. It would

be an agreement upon the part of

the employer that would compel

said employee to join the labor un-

ion".

Green and Company Issued a cir-

cular some time ago which states

that Labor's Declaration of Inde-

pendence was signed June 16, 1933

When the National Industrial Re-

covery Act was signed, especially

referring to Section 7a. This is the

section which now becomes the

basis for the legalizing of company

unions and the open shop and out-

lawing the closed union shop.

» • • *

Trust Busters Plan Fight

The small industrialists, the trust

busters and the middle class plan a

fighe against the powerful central-

izing effects Of NRA on industry

and economic life. They hoped to

open their big guns through Borah's

Anti-Trust Plan and other amend-

ments to the NRA when it would be

up in the Senate for a renewal of

the Licensing Power which expires

this June, in this fight they count-

ed on the support of Green and the

other class collaborationists who,

they hoped, could drag along a good

share of the workers support.

The Monopolists and their hench-

man in the NRA apparatus under-

stand what is before them. They

aim to avert any difficulties by a

manuever to keep the NRA out of

the Senate at this critical stage.

To do this they will "sacrifice" the

Licensing power vested in the Presi-

dent and rely on public opinion and

injunctions for enforcement. If the

injunction issued in California is

a forerunner of what is coming the

big capitalists have all the weapons

they need.

The sweeping reorganization in

the NRA, the change from the stage

of formulating codes to administer-

ing them, through the Department

of Justice, will more than compen-

sate for the dropping of the Lic-

ensing power.
• • • •

Profits Increase Under NRA
As part of the middle class cam-

paign against the big business lead-

ership of the NRA, Senator Nye is

stumping the country, telling a few

facts about it. Ho says that the

present program helps the monopo-

lists. "It's administration has been

such as to increase profits of cap-

ital far beyond any increase en-

Joyed by labor", he says. "Indus-

trial Recovery under the New Deal

was to be won through the break-

ing up of the forces of greed and

monopoly. Under the NRA, mono-

poly has been more strongly in-

trenched than ever before."

This information is not new to

us, but we can at least see that it

is soaking into different layers of

the classes in America. The work-

ing class must be on guard' against

these middle class reformers who

have behind them an increasing

number of restless followers. The

workers' interest does not call for

reform of the NRA. It can only be

served by butldng our labor organ-

izatlons outside of and in opposition

to the NRA apparatus of the capi-

talists.

Social Origin of Crime

The Draft Resolution for the

Eighth Convention of the C. P. pro-

jects a trade union policy that

should be fool-proof. They are tak-

ing no chances this time. Since the

A. F. of L. unions "have organized

in tbem millions of workers and

today takes on greater importance

than heretofore, because of the in-

flux of new members and the ef-

forts of the government to force

workers into the A. F. of L. unions

in many industries. Any underesti-

mation of lurk in the A, F. of L.

unions is incompatible with the line

of the party." (Daily Worker,

March 28.)

Very good ! But does that mean
thai, the T. U. U. L. rival unions

should be liquidated so that the

Communists can again work in the

mass trade unions and be a force in

exposing the bureaucrats and win-

ning the workers over to a class

struggle program? No! Not at all,

answer the Stalicites. "The build-

ing of the T.U.U.L. unions must re-

ceive the greatest attention."

What, then, is the purpose of

having the communists work in the

A. F. of L.? There can be but one

reason, if one is to be logical, and

that is to split and disrupt.

Lenin on Trade Union Tactics

Lenin, already in 1920, polemic-

ized against the attempts of the

German Communists to set up
"new" and "pure workingmen's un-

ions". "In order to be able to help

the masses", wrote Lenin, "and to

win their sympathy, confidence and

support, it is necessary to brave all

difficulties, attacks, insults, cavils

and prosecutions by their leaders

(who being opportunists and social-

chauvinists, are in most cases, di-

rectly or indirectly connected with

the bourgeoisie and police), and to

work by eiery possible means wher-

ever tlie masses are to be found".

(our emphasis). And further: "Not

to work within the reactionary

trade unions means to leave the in-

reactionary leaders, agents of the

bourgeoisie, labor aristocrats

—

"bourgeoisified workers".

"The party", the C. P. Resolution

continues, "must conduct a; sharp

struggle against any liquidator^

tendencies and expose the slanders

and maneuvers ol the renegades

who call for the liquidation of the

T.U.U.L. unions" ... "A decisive

turn towards the work in the A. F.

of L.j (for what purpose?) greater

attention to the work in the inde-

pendent unions", says the resolu-

tion, "implies not a weakening but

a strengthening of the work in the

T. V. V. L. unions".

New Method of Disruption

By what new form of reasoning

it is deduced that by working in

the A. F. of L. and independent un-

ions you are thereby strengthening

the T.U.U.L. is not revealed. The
only conclusion one can draw from
this tactic—which is well substan-

tiated by history—is that ft Is a
new method of disrupting and split-

ing bona-fide trade union organiza-

tions which are not Stalinist con-

trolled and therefore, ipso facto, in

the last analysis "company unions".

After making this brilliant "ana-

lyses" the Resolution comes out for

an "Independent Federation of La-

bor". Evidently things are not go-

ing so well with the RED trade

unions. It is even whispered that

they have severed their affiliations

with the R.I.L.U. So a new flg-

leaf is needed for the discredited

"Industrial Unions". And since our

philosophers of the "Third Period"

have never had much difficulty in

creating new organizations they

now proceed to build an Independ-

ent Federation of Labor. This of

course in no way conflicts with

Working in the A. F. of L. or inde-

l>endent unions. Quite the contrary.

All this merely "strengthens" the

T.U.U.L.

This fs the new trade union line

of the party. They have forgotten

Breslau (T.I.S.)—The indescrib-

able moral destruction which

Nazism brought in its wake, is

borne out once more by facts. Nazi

criminals have violated and partly

destroyed the tomb of the leader of

the Socialist Workers' Party, Dr.

Eckstein, who was murdered last

May in a concentration camp.

The tomb of Eckstein's wife, the

former Socialist municipal council-

lor Clara Ziels-Eckstein who died

three years ago, was treated in

similar vandalic fashion.

Strict official orders to the press

forbid any public mention of the

matter "in view of unwanted reper-

cussions abroad". Word of the un-

speakable deed became nevertheless

miraculously known in the workers'

quarters and led to considerable ex-

citement and open mutterings which

the Nazi authorities preferred to

overlook.

The Stalinist Conference
The May Day Conference held War Conference. They say we are

in Webster Hall last Saturday af- too conservative for them. But

sufficiently-developed or backward nothing and learnt nothing,
working masses to the influence of —W.

Militant
Builders
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Results of a detailed study of

2,500 prisoners made by Dr. James

L. McCartney, director at Elmira

Reformatory showed that 88% of

the parents of the prisoners "were

tradesmen or laborers who made a

very small wage and consequently

were forced to exist on a low eco-

nomic scale". 55% of the prisoners

came from families of more than 5

children and 10% from families of

10 to 21 children.
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The new campaign to add a sec-

ond thousand new subs to the Mili-

tant mailing list is under way. The
first thousand mark ha3 already

been passed. As an illustration of

how it was done we print below a

letter from one of the champion

sub-getters

:

• • t

HOW COOVEB DOES IT*

Minneapolis, Minn.

Dear Comrade Stamm:
Yours of March 16 requesting a

story about getting Militant subs.

Well here are the facts, you write

the story.

I always have sub cards with me
and every opportunity I get when
talking to an acquaintance, a friend,

or a worker, I ask them If they read

the Militant; most of them don't

and many of them will, when yon

show them the paper and tell them
it's six whole months or 26 issues

for only a 25c piece.

Of course having been a member
of my union for 27 years and the

Jlinueapolis local for 24 years

gives me quite a field to work in

that many of the younger comrades

don't have. Also, in these years

since belonging to the party and
the League, having been very out-

spoken in the movement and having

stood, I think, pretty consistently

on the same political and trade un-

ion ground all this time, I have

gained the respect of many workers

that disagree violently with jny po-

litical views. Sometimes I get their

sub and their agreement to read the

paper.

In short, I just ask workers to

take fhe Militant in whatever man-
ner seems to be the best under the

circumstances, and if I don't get

it the first time, I ask again and
again, until I do, or else get a flat

turn down so I know there is no

further use for six months or so.

Then I can ask again if they have

changed their mind about taking

the Militant. The sub cards are

not hard to sell. Just keep trying.

COOVEB.

achtman

Tour
Schedule

Sun., April 22—Kansas City, Mo.

Mon., April 23—Kansas City, Mo.
Tues., April 24—Kansas City, Mo.

Wed., April 25—St. Louis, Mo.
Thurs., April 26—St. Louis, Mo.

Fri., April 27—Staunton or Gil-

lespie, III.

Sat., April 28—Springfield. III.

Sun., April 29—Davenport, la.

Mon., April 30—Davenport,

Tues., May 1—Chicago, 111.

Wed. May 2—Chicago, 111.

Thurs.' May 3—Chicago, III.

Fri., May 4—Waukegan, 111.

Sat.' May 5—Detroit, Mich.

Sun., May 6—Detroit, Mich.

AustrianFishtersSentenced

Vienna IT. i. S.) — 128 partici-

pants in the four-day Austrian civil

war were brought before the sum-

mary courts of Vienna, Graz, Leo-

ben, Poelter, Steyr, and Ltnz, a

statement of the Austrian Ministry

of Justice says. Twenty defendants

were sentenced to death. Bight

were executed on the gallows while

the death sentences of the remain-

ing twelve thanks to the outspoken

criticism abroad, were commuted to

life long incarceration. 23 persons

received prison sentences ranging

from five to twelve years; five were

freed. The charges against the re-

maining eighty have been turned

over to the ordinary courts which

will try them together withj thou-

sands of other arrested Socialists.

ternoon, was another monument to

the "united front from below" pol-

icy of the Stalinists. 716 delegates

representing the C. P. and unions

and auxiliaries under C. P. control

received the cut-and-dried reports

of the officials with an attitude ap-

proaching boredom.

The election of credentials and
resolutions committees proceeded

smoothly from lists proposed by the

chairman. The "discussion", by a

prearranged schedule of speakers,

of George Siskind's report, mono-

tonously repeated the stereotyped

phrases and slogans of Stalinism.

Comrade Carl Cowl, one of the

delegates of the Communist League,

got the floor and read a statement

(printed in another column) appeal-

ing for the establishment of a gen-

uine united front for May Day, to

elude all mass organizations and

political groups not under the in-

fluence of the Communist Party.

He proposed specifically the elec-

tion of a committee to confer with

the Socialist-controlled May Day
Conference in order to establish

the basis for a single May Day
demonstration.

This speech injected a flicker of

life into a conference which would

otherwise have died on its feet.

The delegates responded' to this

proposal with applause and enthu-

siasm. In dismay the machine un-

limbered. "Communist League !"

shouted Tallentyre. "Do you know
what that is? That's the Trotsky-

1st renegades! These are the peo-

ple who refused to join our Anti-

SUBSCR1BE TO THE MILITANT.

la.

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE.

ST. LOUIS

Max Shachtman will speak in St.

Louis Wednesday evening, .7:30

P.M., April 25th, at the Crunden

Branch Library auditorium, 14th

and Cass Avenues, on the subject:

"Why We Need a New Revolution-

ary Party".

On Thursday evening, April 26th,

a banquet will be held with Shacht-

man, for the benefit of the Militant,

at 1718 Lafayette Avenue for all

sympathizers and friends of the

Left Opposition.

Davenport Meeting

THE COMING WAR
Fascism or Communism?

Lecture by

MAX SHACHTMAN
Member of the N. E. C.

at

Unity Center Hall, 3rd floor

Whttafcer BIdg., 3rd and Brady Sts.

Davenport, Iowa
on

Monday, April 30, 1»34 at 8 pjn.

Admission 10c. Tickets obtainable

from Betty Rowland, 22241 Rock-

ingham Road, Davenport, Iowa.

our Anti-War Conference is a gen-

uine united front including church-

es, American Legion Posts, Y.M.C.A.

and Y.M.H.A., and so forth. Can
we speak as Communists before

these people'; No, we can not. Yet

they want us to make united fronts

with the Norman Thomases. .
."

Koretz, the Stalinist needle

I rades specialist, declared that

Trotsky is t contraband was being

smuggled into the conference. Then
came the finished pronunciamento

by Carl lirosky which clinched the

question, "We are glad that the

social-fascists have their own unit-

ed front. It clears the air. We
can now build our united front in

solidarity with the working class'

A few resolutions were read and

passed" by acclamation including a

manifesto "to ail members and fol-

lowers" of A. F. of L. unions, the

S. P. and so forth. Due to shortness

of lime, the chairman announced

that the rest of the, resolutions

would be mailed to the respective

organizations. The motions of the

Communist League were ignored.

Repeated attempts of delegates to

take the floor on the question were

hammered down. When finally the

representative o£ the Left Poale

Zion proposed that A. F. of L. and

S. P. locals be directly invited to

participate, the motion was defeat-

ed by the Stalinist clique.

The credentials committee re-

ported shortly before adjournment

"seating" 716 of the 1800 or more
people in the hall who had already

voted the business of the conference.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

League Statement to Conference

HELP THE CUBAN STRUGGLE

I'.S. Enclosed find $5.00 for 20

Militant sub cards. I have about

lo on hand but will get rid of most

of them before Max leaves

NEW SUBS

Chicago Br. 8

Davenport Br. 4

Los Angeles Br. 8

Los Angeles (Doughty) 8

Oakland Br. 4

Toronto Br. 4

Berkeley (Kogan) 4

I. Borsook 4

P. Leeser 4

J. Osborn 5

Total For Week 53

Previously Reported LOU

The puppet government of Amer-
ican imperialism established in Cu-

ba upon the backs of the workers

through the defeat of the revolution

is endeavoring to stamp out the mil-

itant labor and revolutionary organ-

izations. Trade unions are sup-

pressed, the workers' press smashed

and prohibited, leaders killed and1

jailed. The terror of the agents of

American imperialism against the

Cuban workers and peasants is in-

creasing.

Reports from the Bolshevik-Len-

inist Party, Cuban section of the

International Communist League,

inform us that many of our leading

comrades have been arrested. In

Havana alone over a dozen are in

jail.

The heroic struggle and the es-

tablishment of Soviets in parts of

Cuba in the revolutionary upsurge

have not been in vain despite the
treacherous middle class action and
the betrayal by the Stalinites. The
StaUnites issued instructions to

their Cuban section not to seize

American property. This means to

betray the revolution and the estab-

lishment of the dictatorship of the

proletariat, because over 80% of

the property is owned by American

Imperialism.

A period of Btruggle against re-

action is ahead. A period of re-

trenchment. A period of building of

a strong foundation. This the Bol-

shevik-Leninist Party of Cuba is

preparing. They need, above all,

the financial aid of their American

comrades and friends.

Now is your chance to do more

than the average toward revolution

in America. Help the Cuban com-

rades prepare for the coming revo-

lution, to oust American Imperial-

ism and establish Soviets.

The class war prisoners In Cuba

need your aid. The Bolshevik-Len-

inist Party of Cuba, which carries

on our struggle against our own
imperialists, must have your finan-

cial support.

Send your contribution at once to

the Latin American Department of

the Communist League of America,

126 Bast 16th St., New York City.

In the face of the rising Fascist

danger in this country, and with

the tragic examples of Germany
and Austria before us, we find the

two dominant parties of the work-

ing class, the Socialist and Com-
munist Parties, making no serious

efforts to build up a genuine united

front of workers organizations. In-

stead of a united front, we are con-

fronted with the spectacle of the

Mayor of New York and the police

department acting as arbiters be-

tween the two parties over the use

of Union Square for two "united

front" demonstrations against war

and Fascism.

The same policy that led in Eu-

rope to the destruction of all work-

ing class organizations by the Fas-

cist beasts are being followed in

America by these parties. We pro-

pose a policy that will prevent such

catastrophies, a policy of the real

united front—organization to or-

ganization—for the fight against

Fascism and for the defense of all

workers' organizations.

The Communist Party which

dominates this conference proposes,

instead of such a united front, the

"united front from below" under

C. P. leadership. Such a false

"united front" can be built only

with its own subsidiary organiza-

tions such as are represented here

in this conference. But the Fascist

menace rides roughshod over such

criminal masquerades.

The Labor Committee for May
Day, dominated by the Socialist

Party, containing a large section of

the trade unions, as well as other

political groups, is preparing for a

huge May Day demonstration. The
policy followed by the Communist
Party—the "united front from be-

low", based on the infantile theory

of "social fascism"—negates the

possibility of reaching broad mass-

es in organizations not under

Communist Party influence. The
disgrace of the Madison Square

Carden was seized upon by the So-

cialist Party bureaucracy to marsh-

al support against a real united

front.

Despite this, the Communist

League of America Iwlieves that

there is still a chance for one unit-

ed front demonstration on May
Day. We propose that this confer-

ence should now take the initiative,

not by empty appeals to "followers

and members" but by adopting the

following course:

1. Elect a representative com-

mittee at this conference to meet

directly with the Labor Committee

for May Day and propose the merg-

ing of the two existing May Day

conferences into one United1 Labor

Committee for May Day for the

buildng of one united May Day
demonstration.

2. That this conference and par-

ticipating organizations go on rec-

ord os ready to make mutual pledg-

es to the Labor Committee for May

Day not to interfere with or attack

the marchers, banner^ or speakers

of other participating organiaztions,

and that the same guarantee for a

real united front be asked of the

Labor Committee for May Day.

FOR THE REAL UNITED
FRONT OF ALL WORKING
CLASS ORGANIZATIONS O N
MAY DAY!
FOR THE UNITED STRUGGLE

AGAINST WAR AND FASCISM!
FOR THE INTERNATIONAL

SOLIDARITY OF THE WORKING
CLASS!

—New York Local,

Communist League of America

Books by Trotsky
PROBLEMS OF THE CHINESE

*60 pp. Cloth $1.50, paper $1.00

180 pp. Cloth 1.00, paper 0.50

TOTAL 1067

WAR AND THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
The Fin* of a New Series of Lectures on the International

Program with Special Reference to America

James P.Cannon
At

IRVING PLAZA HALL

15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, APRIL 29th at 8 P.M.

ADMISSION 15 CENTS QUESTIONS AND DISCUSSION
Other lectures to follow on successive Sundays: Fascism ; the

Trade Union Question; the Unlt*d Front.

REVOLUTION
THE PERMANENT REVOLU-

TION
THE STRATEGY OP THE

WORLD REVOLUTION 86 pp. paper 0.25

GERMANY—WHAT NEXT? 192 pp. Cloth 0.65, paper 0.35

THE ONLY ROAD for Germany 96 pp. Cloth 0.65, paper 0.25

COMMUNISM AND SYNDIC-
ALISM

SPANISH REVOLUTION IN
DANGER

RUSSIA, PROBLEMS OF DE-
VELOPMENT OF U.S.S.R.

SOVIET ECONOMY IN DAN-
GER

IN DEFENSE OF THE RUS-
SIAN REVOLUTION 48 pp.

MY LIFE, {publishers' pr. $5.00)600 pp.

THE HISTORY OF THE RUS-
SIAN REVOLUTION 3 vols, (pub. pr. $10.00) 8.50

64 pp.

64 pp.

48 pp.

72 pp.

paper 0.15

paper 0.15

paper 0.16

paper 0.10

paper 0.05

ONLY $2.50

<i>-

TEN YEARS, History and Prin-
ciples of Left Opposition 80 pp. paper 0.10

by Mas Shachtman

UNEMPLOYMENT AND THE
AMERICAN WORKING CLASS 24 pp. paper 0.03

by Arne Swabeck

AMERICA'S ROLE IN GER-
MANY 24 pp. paper 0.03

by Hugo Oehler

The PIONEER PUBLISHERS can supply any boob you need.

BUY a PIONEER PUBLISHERS — $5.00 CERTIFICATE
which will entitle you to a 40% discount on all its publications

and to a 20% reduction on all books of other publishers. Ad-
dress all orders to

:

PIONEER PUBLISHERS
84 EMt 10th Street, N«w York, N. T.
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All Eyes To France!

The lessons of the victory of Hit-

ler and the tragfc defeat of the Ger-

man proletariat are eagerly ab-

sorbed by the bourgeoisie of other

countries. The "pattern" of bloody

reaction once supplied in the pres-

ent epoch, it becomes all the easier

for the capitalist class in any coun-

try, fuced with the danger to it of

radicaligation of thet masses and a
militant proletariat, to hasten the

process of establishing a Fascist

dictatorship. It is in this sense

that a wave of reaction spreads

from country to country, just as a

successful revolution brings the

workers to their feet everywhere.

It is in this sense too that the de-

feat of the proletariat of one coun-

try, is a defeat of the working class

of the entire world.

In France reaction moves apace.

The Doumergue government of "na-

tional concentration", to which has

been assigned the task of ushering

in Fascism, prepares as its first step

to get rid of parliament so as to

rule by decree. A measure is about

to be proposed to permit the Presi-

dent to dissolve the Houose of

Deputies at will. Doumergue is to

receive the entire initiative in mat-
ters of finance also. Thus the ex-

ecutive arm of the government is

to be strengthened before the open

offensive against the working class.

* • * «

Uniting of the Forces of Reaction

The strong resistance of the

workers to the attempted Fascist

coup d'etat during the March riots,

has served to unite the entire reac-

tionary wing of the bourgeoisie.

Such organizations as the Action

Francaise, the Jeunesses Patriotes

( Patrotic Youth) , the Solidarite

Francaise (the armed bands of

Coty), and the Croix de Feu, reac-

tionary veterans under the influence

of the notorious munitions makers,

the Comite des Forges, have closed

ranks against the working class.

The Croix de Feu, in accepting the

cuts in pensions imposed by Dou-
mergue, has given him an ultima-

tum to take clear steps toward Fas-

cism before July 1st when the cut

is to hecome effective. Wcygand
and other Generals of the Clerical

persuasion, are playing identically

the same role as the Italian and
German Fascist generals in arming

and drilling reactionary sections of

the middle class. And Doumergue
has already begun to disarm the

workers.
* • • *

Fascist or Proletarian Dictatorship?

The French workers have shown
splendid readiness to unite to de-

feat fascism. It was their revo-

lutionary outpouring into the streets

that shut the door to an immediate

Fascist eoup de'etat. But the ques-

tion now resolves itself into one of

organization and leadership. Only

Soviets, guided by a militant policy,

leading the workers from a defens-

ive struggle for workers' rights to

the transformation of this struggle

for the seizure of power can save

France from the fate of Germany.
* • * «

The Farmer and American
Imperialism

American imperialism is faced

with the dilemma common to the

capitalists of all the advanced in-

dustrial countries. That dilemma

involves tbe imperialist policy of

monopoly capitalism for the native

farmers. The home farmers are

the competitors of the farmers of

the backward and the colonial

countries to whom the imperialists

must sell their surplus production

over and above what can be sold

in the home market. The backward

agricultural countries can only buy
goods if they in turn can sell to

the advanced nations their farm

products. The American capital-

ists would like to arrange! matters

so that this happy state of exchange

is brought about—at the expense of

the American farmer. Roosevelt

and Wallace are engaged, under-

neath all their programs of imme-

diate farm relief, in carrying

through this aim of monopoly cap-

italism. They would like to cut

down the export crop acreage as

much as possible.

The Farmers as Social Anchor

But here is the rub. In England

this process was carried to comple-

tion by the wiping out of the farmer

class. JC this occurred in America,

what class In society could the cap-

italists depend upon for support in

case of proletarian revolt? The
capitalists are few, the workers

many. The farmers, if handled

properly, can be made a bulwark of

reaction tor the defense of "social

Stability"; that is, for the defense

of capitalism. Hence the imperial-

ists are forced to compromise In

this dilemma. They would like

nothing better than to establish a

peasant class living on a subsist-

ence level and not producing, cap-

italist crops. But this is not easy

to accomplish.

—JACK WEBER

SEND A DOLLAR FOR FOUR
PREPAID SIX-MONTHS SUB
CARDS ON THE CLUB PLAN.
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Ohce More on Centrism
Editor's Note— The following

article by comrade Trotsky was
written in ivply to a criticism of

his previous article on "Centrism
and the Fourth International"

(Militant, March 17) which ap-

peared in I)e Fakkel, organ of

the Independent Socialist Party

of Holland (O.S.P.). De Fakkel
disputed comrade Trotsky's con-

tention that centrism has re-

placed reiormism as the main
tendency in the international

labor movement. De Fakkel also

defended the adhesion of the

O.S.P. to the London-Amsterdam
Bureau and its relations with the

Norwegian Labor Party (N.A.P.).
• * * •

"De Fakkel" on Centrism
De Fakkel's criticism of my ar-

ticle (Centrism and the Fourth In-

ternational) is highly characteristic

of the make up of the leadership

of the O.S.P. as well as of left

centrism in general. It therefore

deserves to be analyzed.

Is it correct that the main tend-

ency of the working class movement
of the world consists in the trans-

formation of reformism into cen-

trism? De Fakkel disputes it. It

believes that everywhere is to be
observed simultaneously the striv-

ing to orient the movement towards

the right. It points thereby to the

French Neo-Socialists, the Belgian

Workers' Party, the English Labor
Party and the Dutch Social Demo-
cracy. The facts indicated by De
Fakkel only confirm—- when one

knows how to interpret them in

Marxian fashion—my assertion.

Why were the Neo-Socialisfs

ejected from the old party? Be-

cause it was clothing itself with

centrism. The right wing changes

into a conservative, nationalistic

clique that has nothing more to do
with the working class movement.
The Belgian example is also a case

in point. De Fakkel reminds us of

Vandervelde's recent avowal of al-

legiance to the King. But there is

nothing new in this. The plan of

de Man is new. In substance as well

as by its author's admission the

plan is but an attempt to obliter-

ate the line of demarcation between

reform and revolution. In this pre-

cisely consists the essence of cen-

trism.

Centrism and Centrism
MonarchiStic servility indicates

only that we must distinguish be-

tween centrism and centrism.

There are honest centrist moods of

the masses and there are conscious-

ly lying centrist designs of old par-

liamentary cheats of the masses.

But such designs have become nec-

essary precisely because of the shift

of the party base to the left. In

essence the matter stands no dif-

ferently also with the English La-

bor Party although in tempo and
in phenomenal form it is quite dif-

ferent. The going over of the Mac-
Donald clique to the reaction, on

the one hand, the expulsion of the

I.L.P. from the Labor Party on the

other, are two very significant

symptoms of the above mentioned
process 33.

In the coining period we will in-

evitably observe a new development

of centrist currents in the Labor
Party. That the German S.P. lead-

ship with Wels, as well as the

leaders of Austro-Marxism, now
clothe their philistine prejudices in

the language of "revolution", is

widely known. In countries with

a backward political development

the social-democratic apparatus can

afford, in the face of threatening

dangers—the growth of Fascism
and simultaneously of internal cen-

trist opposition—the attempt to

hold its positions by clinging to the

right, to the state, and by repres-

sions against the left, against its

own opposition. The formation of

the O.S.P. in Holland was the first

step in the open decomposition of

the old Dutch social democracy.

The development will proceed in

this direction.

Stages of Development
As a matter of practical policy in

every country it is naturally very

Important not only to keep track of

the general tendency of development
but also of the stages thru which
it passes. For Holland as well as

for every other country it is of im-

portance, however, to recognize in

time the centrist disguise of form-

er reformism so that reformism it-

self be corabatted not by centrist

but by Manian methods.

Viewed historically reformism has

lost completely its social basis.

Without reforms there is no re-

formism, without prosperous capi-

talism, no reforms. The righ* re-

formist wing becomes anti-reform-

ist in the sense that it heips the

boureoisie directly or indirectly to

smash the old conquests of the

working class. It is false to consid-

er the Neo-Socialists as a working

class party. The split did not

weaken the old French Socialist

party, it strengthened it since, after

the cleansing, the party enjoys

greater confidence on the part of

the workers. But it must adapt it-

self to this confidence, and the

form of this adaptation is called

centrism.

Left Centrist Groupings

Left centrist groupings such as

the O.S.P. are not conscious of this

process of which they form a com-

Trotsky Answers the

Criticism of Dutch

O.S.P. Paper

ponent part. Precisely because they
feel their principled weakness and
their inability to give the working
class a clear answer they must di-

vert the attention of workers from
centrist sickness to reformist dang-
er. In this they resemble old liber-

alism which always scared the
workers witli reaction in order to

hold lliem back from the fight

against liberalism itself. There-
fore, for instance, the declarations

of the O.S.P. and S.A.P. to the

Youth conference contain nothing
or almost nothing on centrism.

However, it is well known that pre-

cisely those parties that did not
permit themselves in the pust to be
held back from a merciless fight

against liberal vacillations, always
proved to be the bravest fighters

against reaction. The same holds

true now. Those revolutionists will

tight reformism best who are ab-

solutely independent of centrism

and view it critically and intransi-

geantly.

The London-Amsterdam Bureau

The London-Amsterdam Bureau
is unable to fight against reformism
since it is a mutual aid society for

the vacillating and hesitant. De
Fakkel says: "The aim of the Bur-

eau is to win for the Fourth In-

ternational as many adherents as

possible"'. The O.S.P. could have
joined the Second International

with the same Just iflcation. That
we must tight for the Fourth In-

ternational wherever possible is

clear. This task, however, means
an irreconcilable struggle against

I he treacherous policy of Tranmaei
and certainly not a brotherhood in

larms with him. That they "criti-

! cize" Tranmaei meanwhile makes
matters worse, since he is criticized

only to the extent that the working
agreement with him remains unbro-

ken, that is, apparent criticism is

made which only serves as a cover

for the out and out reactionary bloc.

The gallant Shakespearian actor

who was supposed to play the lion

at the court feared to frighten the

beautiful ladies and therefore

roared as softly, as tenderly as a
dove. Our highly respectable left

centrists become very gruff to Bol-

shevik "sectarians" ; to the Tran-

maels they coo like doves.

Old Arguments of the Stalinists

De Fakkel acknowledges our

characterisation of the Comintern

as that of bureaucratic centrism.

This, however, is only lip service,

since the whole working alliance

with the Amsterdam Bureau is

nothing else but a wilted, sickly

edition of the infamous Anglo-Rus-

sian Committee. There also were
found British "lefts" of the type of

Finn Sloe' who were used as bait

by the real leaders. In defending

their brotherhood with Tranmaei
De Fakkel, as well as the Neue
Front, repeats all the oid arguments

of Xtalin and1 Bucharin ("Masses",

"Masses", and again "Masses"
!

)

but in a worse form if anything.

Tims, I cannot recognize the val-

idity of a single argument which

De Fakkel brings against my ar-

ticle, by which, however, I do not

want to say that there are no flaws

in the article. Thus, for instance,

one couid point out correctly that

the article does not reveal sufficient-

ly the practical and organizational

» Besides its left Finn Moes who
face the O.S.P. and the S.A.P. Tran-

maei has also his right Finn Moes
whose face is turned towards the

King's palace.

inadequacy of centrism. The cen-

trists like to speak of illegality, of

conspirative, underground methods.

As a rule, however, they do not take

their own words seriously. They
like to poke fun at bourgeois demo-
cracy ; in practice however, they

always show naive trust in it. For
instance, when they call together

an international conference it is

handled as though it were a matter

of a picnic ; and the result is a ca-

tastrophe with a toll of heavy hu-

man sacrifices. If the matter should

be looked into a little closer it will

invariably be found that such or-

ganizational slovenliness is con-

nected with the ideological loose-

ness of centrism. Woe to those who
cannot learn from experience!

From Marxist Quality to Mass
Quantity

It is true that the organizational

base for the Fourth International

is as yet very narrow. In 1914,

however, the basis for the Third
International was even narrower.

The work of building up did not

consist, however, of grovelling be-

fore opportunist organizations of

the type of the N.A.P., but on the

contrary, of struggling for the lib-

eration of the workers from the in-

fluence of such organizations. The
real initiators of the Fourth Inter-

national begin with Marxist quality

to turn it afterwards into mass
quantity. The small but well hard-

ened and sharply ground as splits,

hews and shapes heavy beams. We
should begin with an ax of steel.

Even here the means of production

is decisive.

With regard to the O.S.P., as in

all other cases, we draw a distinc-

tion between the centrism of the

workers, which is only a transition

stage for them, and the professional

centrism of many leaders among
whom there are also incurables.

That we will meet with the major-

ity of the O.S.P. workers on the

road to the Fourth International

—

of this we are quite certain.

—L. TROTSKY.
March 23, 1934

Who Lost the National Income?
In 1929 the national income was

81 billion dollars ; in 1930 it was
95 billion; in 1931—63 billion; in

1932—49 billion. Who lost the in-

come?
Labor income, which includes

both "salaries" and wages, de-

creased 40% in the three years. In-

comes to entrepreneurs, which in-

cludes farmers, decreased 44%.
But incomes from property, includ-

ing dividends and interest, de-

creased only 30%. As it will be

shown futrher on wages actually

decreased 61%.

Taking 1929 to represent 100 we
find that in 1930 wages paid to la-

bor in industry had fallen to 83.

On the other hand salaries paid in

industries (that is to the big shots,

the owners) remained practically

stationery, being listed1 at 99.3. In-

comes from "real estate stood at

84.4 ; Dividends at 97.2 and interest

at 102.4.

Wages in 1931

In 1931 wages fell to 61 and in-

come from real estate to 65. Hoov-
erville cities, two and three families

of workers moving together, account

for this decline of income of the

real estate sharks. The wages of

the workers have been driven down
more than one third. "Salaries" in

1931 find the same level as wages
found in 1930, recorded at 83. Div-

idends drop to 72 and income to

farmers to 76. Interest remains at

99, having suffered very little.

In 1932 wages went to a new low

level—37%. "Salaries" fell to 50,

dividends to 43, farmers 59. Inter-

est held its own at 98.

While bourgeois economists sep-

arate dividends, interests and sal-

aries and try to make us believe

that they represent three different

"classes" of income it is done only
for the purpose of confusion and to

throw dust in our eyes. "Salaries"
are in many cases in reality only

An Analysis of Facts and

FiguresRegardingWage s

and Dividends

Discussion Article
^imsi^msmsm^tiSismi^^i^i^s^'ifssm^^^ss^s^m^as^

On the Resolution of the National YouthCommittee

The resolution of the National

Youth Committee was received with

a certain amount of disagreement.

None of it appeared in print, there-

fore the deiay in the appearance of

t liis article. We propose to deal

tiere with several disputed points.

At a later date we hope to return

to a more thorough discussion of

these points and their ramifications.

I.

Among some of the comrades of

the Communist League there ap-

pears a certain tendency to the

effect that the Spartacus Youth
League should' not be subordinated

politically to the L. O. Some go
further and state "that the youth

should never have been subordin-

ated to the Party." These latter

comrades forget that during the

World War the International Union

of Socialist Youth was the center of

the European revolutionary anti-

war fighters. They forget that the

Socialist youth organizations were

political parties In their respective

countries. They forget that as late

as the Third Congress of the Comin-

tern, in reality, two parties existed

in several countries, divided only

by age. For that reason it was de-

cided that one organization, the ad-

ult, be recognized as the political

leader of the working class.

The other comrades contend that

at the present time a youth organi-

zation should be formed upon a min-

imum program, but with no political

subordination. The result would be

a mass organization, built up by the

Opposition youth, but being used as

a battleground by all the existing

political youth organizations (Y.

C. L., Y. P. S. L., P. Y. L.), each

of which would havo Its own front,

conduct its operations from there,

and eventually destroy the organi-

zation. Furthermore, the idea of

constructing a non-political youth

organization is merely an involunt-

ary support to the slogan of the

bourgeoisie and their socialist

agents : "The youth must staj out

of polities."

II.

A year ago comrade Martin Abern
wrote an article in the Militant

(2-4-33 & 2-11-33) in which he call-

ed for the liquidation of the Na-

tional Students League. No one

with an understanding of the func-

tions of a revolutionary youth or-

ganization (S. Y. L.) could oppose

such a position. The reason we
bring the question to the tore again

Is because it becomes now a more
urgent task than ever to define our

policy towards the N. S. L. When
Abern wrote his article, the N. S. L,

still called itself a "revolutionary"

organization. Now it is a "mass"
student organization based upon

Immediate demands of the students.

Its main appeal has shifted from

the "proletarian" students to the

petty-bourgeois. It is now begin-

ning negotiations with the Inter-

collegiate Council of the League

for Industrial Democracy, a petty-

bourgeois "Socialist" organization,

for amalgamation. The N. S. L.,

built by the Communists, can easily

become an overwhelmingly petty-

bourgeois organization. In a rev-

olutionary crisis, in which a strong,

demagogic Fascist movement exist-

ed, the probabilities are that the N.

S. L. would come under the control

of the Fascists. The N. S. L. can

perform no good. It may render

immeasurable harm. It must be
destroyed

!

III.

The resolution rejects the idea or

periphery organizations, and in the

same paragraph speaks of the for-

mation of sports teams by the S. Y.

L. No one can object to either

idea, but putting the two so close

together suggests (and it is so un-

derstood by certain comrades) that

we are opposed to a Workers' Sport

Federation, contending that the S.

Y. L. will perform that function.

The overwhelming majority of

the organized American proletarian

youth is in a sports organization of

one form or another. The over

whelming majority of these are un-

der bourgeois influence, At the

present moment these organizations

are a recruiting ground for the

bourgeois militarists. 'We must
wrest the workers from their con-

trol and organize them into their

own class sport organizations. One
of the main purposes of this Sport

Federation will be to fight against

reaction, militarism, and Fascism.

The main task is to organize class

sport organizations, with Communist
nuclei working within, and, if possi-

ble, directing these organizations.

The main slogan in the process of

organization is : "Glass against

class
!"

IV.

On the question of industrial work
the resolution is very ambiguous.

It states that the economic work of

the youth must not be separated

from that of the adults and must
be politically subordinated to the

latter. That is undeniable. The
comrades (and also the Y. C. L.)

subscribe to that. Some of the com-
rades (and also the leadership of

the Y. C. L.) see no contradiction

between supporting the above pro-

position and building youth trade

union fractions and shop commit-
tees, even where such adult groups

exist. To this we are opposed. Sep-

arate youth shop committees and
trade union fractions presuppose

urgent demands of the youth that

are quite different from those of the

adult workers. But no such con-

ditions exist.

In 1930 (according to the census
bureau's report that year) there

were approximately 33,000,000

workers over the age of fifteen.

22,422,485 of these workers were
from the ages of 15 to 24 inclusive.

Out of approximately 48,000,000

workers over the age of ten, 38,723-

069 were from 10 to 24 years old

Inclusive. The quantitative increase

In highly concentrated and central-

ized large scale Industry in Amer-
ica has resulted In a qualitative

change in the workers engaged In

this Industry (their wages, ages,

hours and conditions of work, etc.)

So now a condition exists where
there is no great gap between young
and old workers ; a gap which must
be bridged by youth fractions and
economic organizations. Virtually

the same difference exists between

men and women as between young
and old. Why not women's shop

committees and trade union frac-

tions?

The logic of a position that sup-

ports youth trade union fractions is

to go over to the support of the

idea of youth trade union sections

and youth trade unions. And this

idea is not as far fetched as it

sounds. It has its precedent. The
Young Communist International,

which promoted the idea of trade

union youth fractions, had1 to deal

with the logical results of Its pol-

icy. The League members demand-
ed youth sections in the trade un-
ions. In certain countries where
Ited trade unions existed, such
youth sections were born. These
new-born sections in turn began to

yowl for youth trade unions. The
Y. C. I. realized the danger, and in

the resolution on economic trade-

union work adopted at its Fourth
Congress, condemned the idea of

youth trade unions and trade union
sections.

The youth must form a part of

the general shop committee and
Communist trade union fraction.

Future resolutions must reject the
idea of youth trade union fractions

and shop committees in no uncer-

tain terms.

—BERNARD M. LANDAU.

Th Tasks of the National Youth

Committee

The entire development of our

organization from its very incep-

tion, has been an abnormal one,

not only by virtue of Its political

character, but even from the point

of view of the elements composing

the movement.
Coming from an organization

(the Y. C. L.) isolated from the

masses of American young workers,

the offspring necessarily set about

the task of converting the fa-

ther to the cause of the Left Op-
position (Marxism). For two or

more years we strove in this way.
For two or more years we concern-

ed ourselves, and inevitably so, with

Taction activity with regard to the

Y. C. L., and with the education of

our membership in the spirit of

orthodox Marxism.
When the vicissitudes of time de-

manded a change of character of

our organization, we looked about

and beheld a ghastly sight.

Sectarian Organization

Not only was the organization it-

self a sectarian one, devoid of all

contact with the masses of young
workers, but its membership,
through its long isolation in a sec-

tarian Y. C. L. and a more sectar-

ian S. Y. C, had lost all of its

connections with the American
young workers ; had lost the pulse

beat, the temper and the mood of

the young workers. And more, our

comrades had forgotten how to work
among the proletarian youth. Thus
matters stand today. We are see-

"abnormal development" and "de-

veloping above the working youth. 1

Education and Mass Work
This highly developed system of

education is OUR CONTRIBUTION
to the revolutionary youth move-
ment, but this remains a positive

feature ONLY TO THE EXTENT
THAT WE BLEND THIS EDUCA-
TION WITH OUR MASS WORK.
We are not charlatans. We do not
learn, for the sake of learning. We
educate ourselves with the aim of

employing our knowledge in the

struggle for the winning of the

majority of the youth to the pro-

gram of Marxism. Otherwise it is

as the frosting without the cake.

Some of our members have con-

ceived of a youth organization with

grades depending upon the Intellec-

tual superiority of one group over

the other. This variation of the

Stalinist system of periphery or-

ganizations around a highly polltie-

alized "youth party" Is a direct

product of this high-hatted attitude

of looking down upon the average
young worker. And what is far

more important, those members
who defend the idea of a primary
guild in the S. Y. C. where the

members will be trained for mem-
bership for the S. Y. O. (upper
group), reveal their complete Ignor-

ance of the function and purpose

of the youth movement as the

training school for the class strug-

gle and for the preparation of Its

members for entrance into the pa-

tarian—our members have forgot- rent organization which is the poll-

ten the elementary laws of work
among the masses of youth—we
have, so to speak, "developed"

above" the American working
youth.

We have given our membership

a good education, oft-times, I be-

lieve, "too good". We have intro-

duced our comrades to fields of pol-

emics in which only trained Marx-
ists had heretofore dared to enter

:

we have offered our members good

company to satiate their literary

and musical appetites : all of which

is good—excellent, were it not so

lop-sided. Every radical and "in-

tellectual" youth has learned to look

up to us,—whilst our members have
learned to look down upon every in-

dividual who cannot create six met-

aphors and eight similes in every

paragraph of his writing. That Is

what we mean when we speak of

tical force capable of leading

struggle.

that

the amount which the boss decides

he is going to pay himself for be-

ing the boss. While rent, interest

and dividends are three different

things and are derived differently,

they are, nevertheless, the three

categories into which the surplus

value extracted from the hides of

the workers is divided. In this

light it would be well to reexamine
the figures given above and see

what they mean.

Dividing the National Income

It is in fact necessary to divide

the national income into the two
classes belonging to it—the amount
that went to the bourgeois and
petty bourgeois class, constituting

about 32% of the people, and the

amount that went to the workers

comprising the remaining 68%.
Thus we find that while wages

decreased in 1930 to 83% of the

1929 level the share of the boodle

which went to the bosses decreased

to only 95.5%. In other words the

workers suffered a 17% loss while

the bosses suffered only a 4.5% de-

crease. In 1931 the wages of the

workers were driven down to 61%
of the 1929 level. Not so the bosses.

Their average income stands at

appoximateiy 80% of the 1829 fig-

ure. But in 1932 while the wages
of the workers dropped to the star-

vation level of 39% of 1929 the

average income for the boss class

still remains relatively high at

91%.
It can safely be said that the in-

come for the exploiting classes as

a whole remained at 61% of what
it was in 1929. Yes the bourgeois

economist will admit and immedi-

ately try to say that the workers

income level has sunk to 39%. But
this is a falsehood as he no doubt
knows. When we consider that at the

end of 1932 at least one-third of the

workers are unemployed, and that

about one half of these were already

out of a job in 1929 then it can be

seen that the income level of the

class as a whole has sunk to S2%

!

This is the unpalatable truth which
even such "liberals" as Walter Lipp-

mann prefer not to see.

Bosses' Income Stood Up
For the three years 1930-31-32 the

income ot the boss class averages
approximately 80% of the 1929 level.

On the same basis it could be argued
that the workers lor the same three

years averaged 81% of their 1929

income. However, if we accept that

25% will represent the average un-

employment during this period (and
it is, all in all, a conservative esti-

mate) then the average wages of

the working class as a whole has
sunk to 40% of what it was in 1929.

But these gentlemen will howl,

this loss represents not a "real"

loss but merely a monetary loss.

The argument is that the real av-

erage wages of the workers has not
sunk 39% (their figures; in reality

ence discussion, reflects also £as
failure to comprehend the difference

in youth age from the physical

point of view as distinguished from
the intellectual. A youth in the
revolutionary movement remains a

youth notwithstanding his age only

to the degree that he is inexperi
enced Intellectually. When once he

advances to the stage where he cao
comprehend problems from a Marx
ian point of view, his period as a

youth is "terminated" and he is

ready for the adult movement. (I

regret that I cannot elucidate.)

Necessary Steps

The steps necessary to accomplish
our tasks are two fold :

—

1. Training our members to act

as young workers; training them
to interest themselves in the prob-

lems of the young workers ; training

them to work with and among the
young workers. That Is the process

of the Americanization of' our or-

ganization.

2. Making contact with the

masses of American youth.

The success of all of our work,
economic as well as anti-militarist

(the resolution had not a word to

say about anti-militarist work); de-

pends largely upon our ability to

make contact with the masses of

youth. This can be realized only

by advancing the slogan "Into the
opponent mass youth organizations."

This is the single slogan that can
Space does not permit elaboration fin the gap of our transition period.

but the author is preparing a series

on youth problems which will deal

In greater detail on this point. Suf-

fice now to say that, in so far as a
youth organization is a training

school, and therefore, opens its

ranks to practically all youth, to

that extent (in contradistinction to

the adult organization) it is a
BROAD organization. Anyone who
conceives of the youth organiza-

tion as one with a section of In-

tellectually capable comrades and a
section of intellectualy inferior com-
rades, conceives in the last anal-

ysis, of the youth movement as a
political parallel to the adult or-

ganization, differing only in age.

This conception, expressed in

some of the artfcles In pre-confer-

Opponent work department^ must
be established. Comrades must
be sent into mass youth organiza-

tions where they will be able to

contact young workers, and where
their knowledge can be utilized in

winning over young workers to our
point of view.

It is not easy to enter large fac-

tories or to contact young workers
from the outside of the factory; it

Is easy to enter mass organizations

where youths working in large fac-

tories gather.- Draw them into our
organization and you have a real

base for collaboration with the

adult organization In the economic
field and the execution of the duties

of a youth organization in every
other field. ..—NATHAN GODLD.

55%). This is, ot course, true and
no doubt Mr. Lippmann is correct

when he says that the 57 billion

loss for the years 1930-31-32 was,
in terms of prices, only 35 billion.

However, it must be recorded for

their sake that the two staple com-
modities for which the worker
spends a large part of his wages,
bread and milk, bear about the same
price tag in 1932 as they did In

1929.

Commodity Prices

It is, however, true that the com-
modity prices by 1932 had found
low levels which they had not

struck for years. In terms of com-
modity prices it would be hard to

say to what point the read wages
of the workers had been depressed,
since we have not on hand any fig-

ures on 1929 commodity prices. If

by 1932 the monetary wages of the
workers had fallen to 61% it would
be safe to say that the cut in real

wages amounts to about 35 to 40%
at the end of the third year.

It was on the basis of the 1932
dollar and its commodity purchas-
ing power that the codes of the
NRA were based. The NRA was
supposed to do three things. First,

increase the purchasing power of
the workers by increasing wages.
How this was accomplished may be
read in the history of one of the
biggest strike waves which the
American boss class has ever faced.

Secondly, it was supposed to increase
production as a result of the in-

crease in purchasing power. It has
also failed to do this, due to the
third thing the NRA was supposed
to do and actually has done—in-

crease prices of commodities. Since
the price increase has exceeded the
wage increase (wherever such wage
increase has heen obtained) the re-

sult is that the worker has accept-
ed another wage cut. And, of
ocurse, we are speaking in terms of
real wages which the bourgeois
economist over emphasizes when he
is apologizing for the Hoover re-

gime, and which he doesn't like to

mention at all when defending the
Roosevelt "New Deal".

The 59 Cent Dollar
Rut the end is not yet here. The

59 cent dollar, they tell you glibly,

was designed primarily to force our
dollars into foreign markets where
the pound and the franc could not
go, i.e., to increase our exports.

This is true and leads to what the
bourgeois economists are wisely
silent on— the next imperalist
world war for the purpose of re-

partitioning the world market. But
the American worker, too, will feel

the effects of the 59 cent dollar and
when he begins to draw his pay In
59 cent dollars he will speedily
realize that what he most of all

needs is a substantial wage increase
to offset the devastating wage-cut
of the devaluated dollar. And he
will find the NRA and Its compli-
cated legal machinery in his way.

Wages and Interest

There are two significant things
brought out by the statistics quoted
in the previous paragraphs which
we will call to your attention.
First, that the actual wages of the
employed workers dropped to 39%
of the 1929 level, and that if you
take the class as a whole, wages
dropped to about 32%. But the
bosses will say, we "feed" the un-
employed. Not so. Even the miser-
able relief wages given out to the
unemploeyd was made up in large
part out of the pay envelopes of the
workers already receiving starva-
tion wages.
The second thing we would call

to your attention is the high in-
come level held by Interest during
the worst year of the depression.
It never sunk below 95. The one %
of the people who own 33% of the
nation's wealth, the handful of
banks dominated and controlled by
the Rockefellers, Morgans, and
MelIons, who In turn dominate
through finance and credit the na-
tion's industry—they must have
their pound of flesh. The income
of the 68% sunk 68. The income
of the 1% as expressed In interest,
sunk less than 5%.—G. BOBEBTS.

Dutch Aid Hitler

That the Dutch Government is
favorably inclined toward the Nazis
or at least underestimating the ex-
tent of poisonous Hitler propaganda
in Holland, is amply proven by an
Investigation of Nazi activities by
T. I. S. correspondents.

Official rules forbidding political

activities of foreign residents in
Holland are enforced only against
the German emigrees, while the ac-

tivities of the Nazis and their sym-
pathizers are benevolently over-
looked. The Incident at Laren, the
recent prison sentence against the
German emigrant writer Heinz Liep-
mann for alleged insults to Hlnden-
burg, and many other instances are
cases to the point. Nazis, on the
other hand, are free to indulge in
systematic propaganda. Recently
German Nazis were permitted to
cross the border in military forma-
tions and visit the Dutch border
town Toetinchen. Nazi meetings and
street parades were held under the
protection and escort of th» Dotoh
police.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

FORTHE FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
THE HISTORIC DECLARATION OF THE FOUR ORGANIZATIONS AT PARIS

The expulsion of Leon Trotsky

from France, and the attack which

has been launched against him by

the entire reactionary and counter-

revolutionary press is dealt with

elsewhere in the Militant. The

press attack reveals that the "unit-

ed front from below" is not the

only kind practiced by Stalinist

jackals.
» * •

L'Humanite and Liberte

In the yelping chorus of attack

the blood hounds are led by the

Stalinist L'Humanite and the

Fascist Liberte. "He should be

driven from Prance like a cur"

howls the reactionary organ. "A

despicable character and a rene-

gade, waxing fat on his writings,"

seconds L'Humanite. The hirelings

of Stalin who could not stomach a

united front with the Social Demo-

cracy to prevent Hitler coming to

power are not so squeamish when

it comes to attacking and driving

from France Lenin's co-workei

the organizer of the Red Army.

In 1918 the reactionary press de-

nounced both Lenin and Trotsky as

"Despicable characters waxing fat

on German funds". In this attack,

at that time, they were joined by

many Mensheviks who are now on

the Stalinist payroll. The list in-

cluded, in America, the hireling

Mofsseye Olgin.
• • •

Stalin and Kemal Pasha

In 1928 Stalin, fearing the reac-

tion to the murder of the best

known and most capable of Russian

revolutionists, decided instead to

deport him. By a united front with

Mustapha Kemal Pasha, murderer

of Turkish revolutionists, Stalin se-

cured an agreement to confine Trot-

sky to the island' of Prinkipo. The

motion for his exile was carried

against the votes of the few re-

maining members who had served

on the Party's Polburo with Lenin.

* * • *

Later when all of Lenin's co-

workers were removed from the

leadership and only Stalin, of all

those who served on the Poiburo

in Lenin's day, remained, Trotsky's

citizenship was taken away. He
who had made Soviet visas pos-

sible found himself without a Visa

by Stalin, the one member of the

Polburo, who in Lenin's estimation

was disloyal, overbearing, an abus-

er of power and unfit for leadership.

• • » •

H. George Invents s Plot

In 1931, when Trotsky applied

for| permission to visit Czecho-Slo-

vakla, Harrison George, in the

vegetarian mess which he served

to the readers of the Daily Work-

er, attacked Trotsky with a vieious-

ness exceeded only by the White

Guard press of Czecho-Slovakia.

George, using his imagination to

concoct a story that would gain

him prestige with his masters,

stated that the Czechoslovak Gov-

ernment, Kerensky and Trotsky

were meeting in Prague to prepare

an attack on the Soviet Union. The

White Guard press in Prague de-

nounced Trotsky as a murderer and

an enemy of civilization. Trotsky

was not granted a visa. Stalinism

and the White Guards again saved

civilization.

In full realization of the great I i. The Third International

historic responsibility which do- which grew out of the October re-

volved upon them, the undersigned] volution laying down the principles

organizations have unanimously de- of proletarian policy in the epoch of

cided to combine their forces for

joint work for the regeneration of

the revolutionary proletarian move-

ment on an international scale. As
the basis for their activity they lay

down the following principles:

1. The mortal crisis of imperial-

ist capitalism, which has taken the

props out from under reformism

(social-democracy, the Second In-

ternational, the bureaucracy of the

International Federation of trade-

unions) ,
poses imperatively the

question of the break with reform-

ist policy and of the revolutionary

struggle for the conquest of power
and the establishment of the prole-

tarian dictatorship as the only

means for the transformation of

capitalist society into a socialist

society.

2. The problem of the proletari-

an revolution bears, by its very

nature, an international character.

The proletariat can build a com-

plete socialist society only, on the

basis of the world division of labor

and world cooperation. The under-

signed categorically reject, there-

fore, the theory of "socialism in

one country" which undermines the

very foundation of proletarian in-

ternationalism.

3. No less energetically must be

rejected the theory of the Austro-

Marxists, centrists and Left re-

formists who, under the pretext of

the international character of the

socialist revolution, advocate an
expectant passivity with regard to

their own country delivering there-

by the proletariat in reality into

the hands of Fascism. A proletar-

ian party which evades the seizure

of power under the present historic

conditions commits the worst of be-

trayals. The victorious proletariat

of one country must strengthen its

national dictatorship by socialist

construction, which remains of nec-

essity incomplete and contradictory

until the working class seizes po-

litical power in at least a few ad-

vanced capitalist countries. Simul-

taneously, the victorious working

class of one country must direct all

its efforts to the extension of the

socialist revolution to other coun-

tries. The contradiction between

the national character of the seiz-

ure of power and the international

character of socialist society can be

resolved only by courageous revolu-

tionary action.

imperialism and giving the world

proletariat the first lessons in the

revolutionary struggle for power,

fell victim of a chain of historical

contradictions. The treacherous

role of the social-democracy, the

immaturity and inexperience of the

Communist parties led to the break-

down of the post war revolutionary

movements in the East ami in the

West. The isolated position of the

proletarian dictatorship in a back-

ward country gave an extraordinary

power to the ever more conservative

and nationally-limited Soviet bu-

reaucracy. The slavish dependence

of the sections of the Comintern on

the Soviet tops ied, in its turn, to

a new series of grave defeats, to

bureaucratic degeneration to the

theory and practice of the Commu-
nist parties, to their organizational

weakening and more than that, the

Comintern proved not only incap-

able of fulfilling its historic role

but became more and more of an

obstacle in the way of the revolu-

tionary movement.

5. The advance of Fascism in

Germany put the organizations of

the working class to a decisive test.

The social-democracy once more
confirmed the designation given it

by Itosa Luxemburg and revealed

itself for the second time a9 "the

stinking corpse" The overcoming

of the organizations, ideas and

methods of reformism is the neces-

sary prerequisite for the victory of

the working class over capitalism.

0. The German events revealed

with no less force the collapse of

the Third International. Despite its

fourteen years existence, despite

the experience gained in gigantic

battles, despite the moral support

of the Soviet state and the plenti-

ful means for propaganda, the Com-
munist party of Germany revealed

its incapacity under conditions of

a grave economic, social and politi-

cal crisis, conditions exceptionally

favorable for a revolutionary vic-

tory, and thereby showed conclus-

ively that despite the heroism of

many of its members it had become

totally incapable of fulfilling its

historic role.

7. The position of world capital-

ism ; the frightful crisis which

plunged the working masses into

unheard of misery; the revolution-

ary movement of the oppressed col-

onial masses ; the world danger of

Fascism ; the perspective of a new
cycle of wars which threaten to

destroy the whole human culture

—

these are the conditions which im-

peratively demand the welding to-

gether of the proletarian vanguard

into a new (Fourth) International.

The undersigned obligate them-

selves to direct all their forces to

the formation in the shortest pos-

sible time of this International on

the firm foundation of the theoretic

and strategic principles laid down
by Marx and Lenin.

8. While ready to co-operate

with all organizations, groniis and

factions which are actually develop-

ing from reformism or bureaucratic

centrism (Stalinism ) towards re-

volutionary Marxian policy the un-

dersigned at the same time declare

that the new International cannot

tolerate any conciliation towards

reformism or centrism. The nec-

essary unity of the working class

movement cannot be attained by

the blurring of reformist and revo-

lutionary conceptions or the adapt-

ation to the Stalinist policy, but

only by combatting the poliices of

both bankrupt Internationals. To
remain equal to its task the New
International must not permit any
deviation from revolutionary princ-

iples in the question of the insur-

rection, the proletarian dictator-

ship, the Soviet form of the state,

etc.

9. By its class basis, by its so-

cial foundations, by the incontest-

able' prevailing forms of property,

the U. S. S. R. remains also today

a workers' state, that is an instru-

ment for the building of a socialist

society. The new International will

inscribe on its banner as one of its

most important tasks the defense

of the Soviet state from imperial-

ism and internal counter-revolu-

tion. Precisely the revolutionary

defense of the U. S. S. It. places

upon us the imperative task of

freeing the revolutionary forces of

the entire world from the corrupt-

ing influence of the Stalinist Com-
intern and of building a new Inter-

national. Only under the condition

of complete independence of the

international proletarian organiza-

tions from the Soviet bureaucracy

and the tireless unmasking of its

false methods before the working
masses is a successful defense of
the Soviet Union possible.

10. Party democracy is a neces-

ary prerequisite for the healthy de-

velopment of revolutionary prole-

tarian parties on a national as well

as on an international scale. With-

out the freedom of criticism, with-

out the elections ot functionaries

from top to bottom, withuti the

control of the apparatus by the

rank and file, no truly revolutionary

party is possible.

The need for secrecy under con-

ditions of illegality changes com-
pletely the forms of the internal

life of a revolutionary party and

makes wide discussions and elec-

tions difficult, if not altogether im-

possible. But even under the most
difficult conditions and circum-

stances the basic demands of a

healthy party regime retain their

lull force : honest information of

the party, freedom of criticism and
a real inner unity between the lead-

ership and the party majority. Hav-
ing suppressed and crushed the wiil

of the revolutionary workers, the

reformist bureaucracy turned the

social-democracy and the trade

-

unions into impotent bodies despite

their membership numbering mil-

lions. Having stifled demo-
cracy, the Stalinist bureaucracy

stilled also the Comintern. The
new International, as well as the

parties adhering thereto, must
ouild their entire inner life on the

basis of democratic centralism.

11. The undersigned created a

permanent commission of delegate

representatives uud assigned the

following to it.

(a) The elaboration of a pro-

grammatic manifesto as the

charter of the new Interna-

tional
;

(b) the preparation of a< critical

analysis o£ tUc organizations

and tendencies oi ihe pres-

eut-day workers' movement
(tiieoretic commentary to the

Manifesto) ;

(<-) the elaboration (.f theses on

all tin: fundamental questions

of the revolutionary strategy

of the proletariat;

(d) the representation of the

undersigned organizations be-

fore the outside world.

SIGNED:
E. Bauer—International Loft

Opposition (Bolshevik-Len-

inists)

J. Schwab—S.A.P. (Socialist

Workers Party of Germany)

J. P. Schmidt—O. S. P. (In-

dependent Soealist Party of

Holland.

K. Siieevliet—R. S. P. (Re-

volutionary Socialist Party

of Holland)

Reactionaries Strike at

Leon Trotsky
(Continued from page 1)

Labor Groups Protest Action of

Dutch Government

"Vanguard of the Bourgeoisie"

Wrecks of what once were revo-

lutionists, like Bill Dunne, and

spineless chatterers who never

could be revolutionists, like Sam

Don, again and again denounced'

Trotsky' as the "advance agent of

imperialism". That snivelling Ur-

iah Heap, Earl Browder, whose

belly-crawling to Losovsky and

Stalin won him the leadership of

the American Party at the recent

convention, cautioned new members

of the Party from considering Trot-

skyites as "a branch of Commun-
ism". "They are rather a police

agency of the capitalist class".

By his interview in the Evening

Post, Browder shows himself to be

part of the united front with the

"capitalist police agency" that is

hounding Trotsky from France.
• » * *

"Against Faseism—for the Fourth

International"

Quotations published in the cap-

italist press, from the stirring man-

ifesto of the Fourth International,

should be enough—if anything was

needed—to show, that Leon Trot-

sky today, is the self-same revolu-

tionist, the organizer and leader of

the revolutionary proletariat, as he

was when he organized the insur-

rection in Petrograd, when he or-

ganized and led the Red Army to

victory and as he was when Lenin

in his last message to the Party

called him "the most capable man
on the Central Committee".

Even if murdered by White

Guardists, or assassinated by Stal-

in's agents as was the sterling re-

volutionist Blumkin, of one thing

both Stalinists and White Guard-

ists, m their united front, cam be

sure~~the International Communist

League which Trotsky organized

and inspired will go forward in the

building of the Fourth Internation-

al that will lead the workers of the

werld to final victory.

—BILL.

Aroused by the recent deportation

from Holland to Germany of four

German workers, refugees from

Hitler persecution, American labor

groups and advocates of civil lib-

erty yesterday asked the Dutch
Government through its local Con-

sul General for guarantees of asy-

lum for political exiles. A joint

statement of protest against present

Dutch policy was presented to the

Consul General's office, 17 Battery

Place, by Herbert Solow George D.

Herron and James Korty for the

Provisional Committee for Non-

partisan Labor Defense which drew

up andf circulated the protest.

The statement read in part as

follows

:

"For a worker to cherish oppo-

sition to the Hitler dictatorship

is to risk prison, concentration

camp brutalities, even the execu-

tioner's axe. . . . We wish you to

forward our demand that your

government immediately and pub-

licly guarantee to all German po-

litical refugees safe conduct

through and asylum in Holland.

Until such a guarantee has been

made, we will do our utmost to

acquaint the masses of America

with the attitude and activities

of the Dutch government and to

arouse them ta effective expres-

sion of the profound horror and
anger we know they will feel."

Organizations Signing Protest

Among the organizations endors-

ing the protest are, besides the Pro-

visional Committee, the Young
People's Socialist League, the

League for Industrial Democracy,

the National Unemployed League,

the American Workers Party, the

Spartacus Youth Clubs, the ' Com-
munist League of America, the

Communist Party Opposition, and
the Jewish Workers Party. In ad-

dition it is endorsed by Roger Bald-

win, director of the American Civil

Liberties Union ; Carlo Tresca, edi-

tor of II Martello and anarchist

leader ; Herman Gund, General Or-

ganizer of the Amalgamated Food
Workers Union ; James P. Cannon,
editor of the Militant; Alex Bail,

editor of the Workers Age.

Solow, Secretary of the Provis-

ional Committee, said the refusal

to transmit the protest will cause

a further intensification of the pro-

test movement. Many European or-

ganizations, Solow said, have regis-

tered protests and a fund Is being

to Germany from Holland to seek

information about their fate. The
deported workers were delegates to

a conference of independent 3|o-

cialist and Communist parties and

groups at Laren, Holland. When
the police dissolved it, two Ameri-

can delegates were also deported.

Robins and Gras Sentenced

Labor Conference Sends Protest

Aroused by the hostile attitude of

the Dutch authorities against ex-

iled German workers and Socialists,

the "Labor Conference to Combat
Hitierism" has sent a sharply

worded letter to the Dutch Minister

in Washington, Jonkeer H. M. van

Haersma de With, protesting against

persecutions and asking that nec-

essary guarantees be given to the

"victims of a regime which is a

constant threat to humanity, free-

dom, peace and progress". The ac-

tion follows the initiative taken in

the case by the Provisional Commit-

tee for Nou-Partisan Labor Defense.

The letter, protests specifically

against the breaking up of a confer-

ence of representatives of young
workers' organizations at Laren,

Holland, foreign delegates to which
were arrested and deported. Four
delegates were sent to Germany al-

though they were refugees from the

Hitler tyranny and were wanted by

the Nazi authorities.

The "Labor Conference to Combat
Hitlerism" is composed of workers'

organizations and trade unions In

the United States. Its headquar-

ters are in New York. David Du-
binsky. President of the Interna-

tional Ladies Garment Workers
Union, is chairman; B- Charney
Vladeek, treasurer, and Bela Low.
secretary. The executive council

consists of Sidney Hillman, Presi-

dent of the Amalgamated Clothing

Workers of America ; Joseph

Schlossberg, secretary-treasurer of

the A.C.W. of A; M. Danish of the

I.L.G.W.U.; M. Zaritsky and N.

Spector, President and Secretary,

respectively, of the International

Union of Cap and Millinery Work-
ers ; S. Weinberg and J. Baskin of

the Workmen's Circle; R. Guskln

and M. Finestone of the United

Hebrew Trades, Ph. Zausner of the

Painters District Council 8 ; A. Mil-

ler and L. Hollander of the Amal-

gamated Joint Board ; Norman Tho-

mas, Socialist Leader; I. Nagier of

the Cloak Joint Board, and other

labor leaders.

Following the conviction of Her-

ald Itobins and Andres Gras, two
militant workers active in the hotel

strike, on a framed-up charge of

assaulting a scab, the labor-hating

Judge Corrigan, who presided over

the trial and who used all the

means in hi>( power to secure the

conviction, passed sentence on the

16th of April. Harold Itobins was
given the maximum sentence under

the charge, from two and a half

years to five years in the; peniten-

tiary. Gras was sentenced' to serve

from one to two years.

The whole case was a conspiracy

of the Hotel Association in the at-

tempt to terrorize the hotel work-

ers and to stem their militancy.

Attorney Jacob D. Fishman has

been engaged to appeal the case on

the grounds that the two workers

did not get a fair trial. The judge

refused to allow testimony in favor

of the accused, while be permitted

the jury to he prejudiced by the

testimony of detectives that Itobins

was a Communist and a strike agi-

tator.

Immediately after sentence was

passed, both Kobins and Gras were

transferred from the Tombs

Siug Sing pennitentiary.

to

THE INTERNATIONAL
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The English edition, printed form

eight pages, is now off the press and

can be ordered directly from the

national office. It is 10 cents a

copy and cash must accompany all

order*.
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Pledge Fund
big

raised to help defend the four vic-

tims. An, attorney has been sentJOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE.

The Pledge Fund for tile =iabiIizaliou of the Militant took a

leap forward at a closed meeting of symiMihiKcrs and members, held

at Irving Plaza on Sunday, April 15th. At this meeting comrade

Cannon reported on Developments in tho Movement for a New Com-

munist Party, our Relations and Negotiations with Other Groups, and

Next Steps". Following the question* and discussion, an appeal for

Militant supporters was made and met with gratifying results. Seven-

teen of those present made definite pledges for regular weekly and

monthly sums to the Militant.

We urge other branches tu follow the experiment made by Local

New York.

In the last issue we reported 40 regular pledgers in addition to

three new ones, making a total of 43. Today we report another 20

pledgers, of wheh 17 pledged at the meeting as staled above.

THE PLEDGERS
43 Previously reported,

44. A. Toven, Bay Ridge $1.(X> monthly

F. Becker, Manhattan .">0 weekly

A. W., New Haven .25 weekly

J. Tonasin, Bronx .23 weekly

Sydney M„ Manhattan 1.00 monthly

Pauline M„ Manhattan .25 weekly

A. McAbe, Bronx .25 weekly

Geltmans. Manhattan l.OO monthly

A Sympathizer -50 weekly

Samuel E., Manhattan 1.00 monthly

Cyril W., Manhattan .25 weekly

N. P., Manhattan l.OO monthly

Lillian G„ Manhattan 1.00 monthly

Combo, Manhattan .25 weekly

E. C, Manhattan 1.00 monthly

E. J. C, Manhattan .-10 monthly

Clara D., Manhattan 1.00 weekly

Anna E., Brooklyn .25 weekly

E. A., Bronx 1.00 monthly

A Friend, Manhattan 1.00 weekly

(paid 25 weeks in advanoel

Once a month a complete list of all pledgers will be published.

must be driven away like a dog".

How clearly and forcefully the

political issues, eventually become!
How unmistakably, through all the

fog of slander and falsification, the

essence of the eleven-years strug-

gle of the Bolshevik-Leninists

makes its way in these expressions

of the bourgeois governments and
newspapers! In the above quota-

tions the capitalist spokesmen of

Europe testify to their unalterable

conviction that Trotsky is the verit-

able representative of the revolu-

tionary program which they hate

and fear.

The treacherous policy of Stal-

inism, exposed already in a long

chain of events, is .demonstrated

oni-e again before the workers of

the entire world in the present

case. The false face of Bolshevism

is torn aside ; the ordinary stand-

ard of litbo r ethics espoused by

every simple and decent trade un-

ionist, which dictates ar attitude

of labor solidarity with a victim of

capitalist persecui ion,—even this is

lacking in the conduct of the cyni-

cal bureaucrats of Stalinism from
Moscow to Paris and from Paris to

New York.

Not a united front of the working
class against the class enemy, but

a united front with fascist reaction

this is the essence of the Stalin-

ist practice in the campaign against

Trotsky. Frothing at the mouth,
every jackal of the apparatus, every
corrupt functionary of a regime

that is corrupted to the core, barks

at the heels of the international

revolutionist.

"Drive him away like a dog", de-

mands the Fascist newspaper. And
the spokesman of the Soviet Embas-
sy in Paris adds; "The Soviet Gov-
ernment is making no effort to in-

terfere. We assume the French
Government is capable of handling

him". (United Press, April 18).

''He advocates a revolution by
an armed' workers' militia' ", say
the French "authorities" in an-

nouncing his deportation (Associ-

ated Press, April 18). L'Humanite,
organ of French Stalinism, replies

:

"lie is a renegade and a despicable

character generally". (Herald Trib-

une correspondent, April 16).

"During the February clashes be-

tween the police and mobs", the

French police charge, '.'he sent

agents to the Socialist and Com-
munist leaders urging a 'monster

joint meeting' to prepare for mass
actions". (Associated Press, April

18). And the New York Freibeit,

which is against that kind of a

united front, explains in an edi-

torial on April 19th, that "Trotsky

... is a man whom the revolution-

ary workers the world over hate
and despise. . . . For the class con-

scious workers the Trotsky matter
is no more than an incident among
capitalist governments and their

servant."

Yes, Stalinist perfidy is revealed

once again and it is not by acci-

dent that they direct it against the

chief exponent of the revolutionary

doctrines which they trample in

the mud. They deported him from
the Soviet Union ; they dickered

with the Turkish police to immure
him on an island as in a prison

;

they connived with capitalist gov
crnraents to keep him out of Eu-

rope ; under the guise of calling at-

tention to his lack of adequate
protection at Prinkipo they incited

White Guards (if not Stalinist

agents) to assassinate him; they

organized demonstrations against

his admission to Prance and now
they salute his deportation by a re-

actionary government that paves
the way for Fascism! And all this

cynical cooperation with the class

enemy is passed off as revolutionary

Bolshevism! Revolutionary work-

ers, learn to despise this bureau-

cratic canaille which defiles the

very name of Bolshevism

!

The Real Issues Break Through
The advanced workers all over

the world in increasing numbers
arc beginning to see the issues as

they really are and to draw the

necessary conclusions. They are

breaking out of the circle that has

been drawn around them—the dev-

il's circle of lies and calumnies, of

perversion, fakery and disorienta-

tion.

45.

46.

47.

48.

49.

50.

51.

52.

59.

54.

55.

56.

57.

58.

59.

60.

61.

62.

63.

In the hail of persecution and

slander directed at the person of

Trotsky, first by war mongers and
social patriots during the war

;

then by the whole camp of reaction

in the Kerensky days and in the

first period of the Bolshevik revo-

lution; later taken over and magni-

fied by the Stalinist bureaucracy

after the death of Lenin; and now
unfolding again under the leader-

ship of the blackest forces of cap-

italist reaction, with the Stalinists

in their train—in these campaigns
of rage and hate and persecution

concentrated on Trotsky the ad-

vanced and thinking workers of

the world are beginning to see what
is really involved : the struggle of

the classes.

And, more than that, the eleven-

years' campaign of the Stalinists,

sandwiched in between the two great

world crusades of the bourgeoisie,

and fusing more or less openly with
the latest one, stands out now more
clearly in the same light. Trotsky,

,the person, is the target of the at-

tacks of capitalist reaction because
he, more ably and' consistently

than any other, has pointed out the

way to the revolutionary struggle

and victory of the workers.

The campaign or Stalinism

against him personally was a cam-
paign against his Ideas, and that,

in turn, has been at bottom a ful-

fillment of the commands! of alien

classes. The whole "anti-Trotsky"

course of Stalinism, studded along
the path for eleven years with dls-

organiaation and defeat of the
workers' movement in all countries,

is true to itself and more self-re-

vealing than ever now. And the
conclusion is clearer and more In-

escapable than ever : Stalinism is a
reactionary force in the labor move-
ment of the world.

The accusations brought, against

Trotsky by the French police re-

veal the whole essence of the mat-
ter in a few compact sentences.

They accuse him of working for a
united front of Socialists and Com-
munists "to prepare for mass' ac-

tion" They charge him with ad-
vocating the formation of "a work-
ers' militia" to repel the Fascist
attacks and to take the offensive

against them. They indict him for
his solemn warning to the workers
that they must "fight to the death".
And they drive him out of France
because be summons the workers
to reorganize their ranks under the
banner of the Fourth International.

That, in brief, is indeed' a pro-
gram to strike terror to the hearts
of all exploiters. In those clear,

simple words there is the prescrip-

tion for the workers' struggle and
victory. If the workers will heed
these words in time, and carry
them out in deeds, they can reform
their ranks and halt the march of
reaction. The can smash the dread
menace ofj fascism and clear the
way for revolutionary victory.

In these issues, so fateful for the
future of humanity, capitalist re-

action has taken the offensive.

Driving with breakneck speed' to-

ward the establishment of a fas-
cist regime in France, they scent
danger in the program of Trotsky
and launch a furious campaign
against him. By the same token
the workers of France and of all

countries ought to rally to his aid
without delay. The defense of
Trotsky's life at the present mo-
ment is a duty enjoined upon the
labor movement in order to defend
itself.

—JAMES P. CANNON.

WILL FASCISM COME TO
AMERICA?
Lecture By

JAMES P. CANNON
Friday, May 4, 1934

at 8:00 P.M.

Elm Mill Building, 532 Warren St.

Opposite Waumbeck St.

Roxbury, Mass

Admission 15 Cents

Auspices : Boston Branch Communist

League of America
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All Out to Madison Square on May Day!
Revolutionary Workers! March Under the Banner of the Communist League of America!/

On May Day this year New York will witness the
most imposing demonstration of the workers and the
most tangible advances toward their united struggle
against the common enemy that has been seen for
many years. The participating workers' organiza-
tions will march together in a single parade and hold
a common; demonstration at Madison Kyuare. The
Communist League (International Communists) will

march in the parade under its own banner and will
be represented by its own speakers at the demonstra-
tion.

The idea that the political and economic organ-
isations of the workers, regardless of their differences
in principle, must form a united front of action
against the class enemy,-—this idea, which was re-

jected with such fatal consequences in Germany, has
brought a host of organizations together and governs
their practice in carrying out all ihe arrangements
of the united front May Day parade and demonstra-
tion. The no less important condition—that each
organization shall preserve its own identity and
march under its own banner—is likewise respected
and observed by the participants.

These features of the demonstration signify a
victory for the idea of the workers' united front and
the beginning of its realization in action. For these
reasons alone, the Communist League, which insis-

tently fights for the united front of the workers' or-
ganizations, would be duty bound to take part in
the work and actions of the May Day Labor Confer-
ence which culminate in the parade and demonstra-
tions on May Day. But there are other reasons of
no lesB weight and importance which make the
course we have taken mandatory upon us as Com-
munists.

The Stalinist Party (C.P.) and the organisations
under its control are conducting a separate parade
and demonstration at the same hour. Thus, although
the preponderant weight of forces is with the Labor
Day Conference, a serious element of division re-

mains in the workers' ranks. Such a division is not
of our making. We stand for the united front of all

the workers organizations and will continue to fight
for it in the future. Nevertheless, the division, and
the holding of the demonstrations at the same hour,
compel each organization, and each individual mili-
tant to make a choice.

We have made our choice in this matter with full

deliberation, and our decision is not an isolated1 one.

applicable only to a single occasion. It corresponds,
rather, to the trend of developments in the labor
movement. And this, in turn, determines the tactical

course of the revolutionary Marxists.

MADISON SQUARE AND UNION SQUARE
The Stalinists, who reject the united front with

all organizations not under their direct control, de-
mand that the workers demonstrate on May Day only
under Stalinist auspices. This ultimatum is repeated
by their camp followers of various kiuds in varying
stages of confusion and demoralization.

The ultimatums of the Stalinists have no interest
for us. We reject the "leadership" of these political

hooligans and condemn them as a menace to the labor
movement. But to the conscientious left wing work-
ers, who may have the mistaken impression that the
conflicting May Day demonstrations present a choice
between Communism and reformism, we owe a frank
explanation of the course wd have taken. Our re-

marks on the question are addressed especially to
them.

It is argued by the Stalinists and their camp
followers that the parade and demonstration at
Madison Square, organized' by the Labor Conference,
will be composed predominantly of the socialist poli-

tical organizations and reformist trade unions while

the Union Square demonstration represents the revo-

lutionary workers. The workers who want a united

front of action and defense are called upon to cheese

between the Socialist Party and the Communist
I'ariy. This ultimatum contains three propositions

vhiui have to he dealt with separately.

SOCIALISTS AND COMMUNISTS

It is quite true that the Madison Square demon-

stration will be predominantly socialist and trade

unionist and that these organizations have by far

Hie main weight in the conference. But that Is not

a. reason for communists to stay away from the dem-

onstration. On the contrary, it is the duty of the

communists to march with the socialist workers and

the trade unionists and to raise the banner of com-

munism in their midst. As long as the communists
ure permitted to march with their own banner and

to be represented by their own speakers at the dem-

onstration—and these rights have been expressly

provided for all the participating organizations by
ihe joint arrangements committee—they have no need

and no right to present any other demands as a
condition for united! action. March separately, strike

together—this is the fundamental basis for the united

front of the workers.

We do not demand that the socialist workers
leave their organizations as a condition for common
action with us. ,We do not demand that they cease

to be socialists in order to make a united front with

communists. We do not demand that our "leader-

ship" be recognized beforehand, and we do not repeat

the insaue gibberish about the "united front from
below". It is such ultimatums, which the Stalinist

bureaucrats are in the habit of laying down to the

workers, which negate the very idea of the united

front and make it Impossible. We hope to convince

the workers, in the course of common action, of the

inadequacy of reformism and the necessity for revo-

lutionary policy and leadership. But we do not

demand that they be convinced of this in advance.
Therein lies the fundamental difference between the

Stalinist and the revolutionary communist conception

of the united front.

WHO ARE THE REVOLUTIONARY WORKERS?
The second false assumption in the ultimatum of

the Stalinists and their ideological captives is the
argument that the Union Square demonstration is a
demonstration of "the revolutionary workers", that

the Stalinist leaders are the representatives of
Communism. This contention, false to the core, is

especially repugnant today in the face of the cynical

united front of Stalinism with, world reaction in the
hounding of the organizer of the Russian Revolution.

Many workers with the impulse to be revolution-

ists will undoubtedly participate is the Stalinist

demonstration. But Stalinism as a political current
contributes nothing to the labor movement but ideo-

logical disorientation, demoralization and defeat.

The Stalinist hooligans corrupt every principle of
Communism and defile its very name. They always
subordinate the interests of the working class to the
special interests of a bureaucratic apparatus. The
Stalinists disrupt and sabotage every attempt of the

That is true. But it is no less true that the unfalsi-

Ced doctrine of revolutionary internationalism will

also be represented there this May Day, and only
there. Not the banner of Stalinism, splotched with
crimes and treacheries, but the banner of the Inter-

national Communists—this is the banner of Com-
munism. Every revolutionary worker ought to march
behind it and no other.

PARTY MEETING OR UNITED FRONT?
The third fallacy in the ultimatum of the Stalin-

ists and their apologists consists in the posing of

the question of a united front on May Day as a rivalry
and conflict between the Socialist Party and the
communist Party, and the demand that the workers
choose between the two parties. "March with the
Communist Party, not with the Socialist Party", is

the formula of this ultimatum. For our part, if it

is a question of party preference, we choose neither
the C. P. nor the S. P. and follow neither. If the
May Day meetings are to be construed simply as
meetings of different parties then the revolutionary
workers supporting the Communist League would
have no choice but to abstain from both demonstra-
tions and to organize their own, however small It

might be.

But this is not how the question presents itself

to us. Quite the contrary, General political meetings
of the parties can be conducted apart from the dem-
onstration under the auspices of the respective parties—the Communist League, for example, will hold its

own meeting in the evening. But the demonstration
ana puraoe on May Day ought to represent a united
front of all the parties and workers' organizations in
in a single demonstration against war and fascism
and lor the immediate needs of the workers.

It is precisely the inability of the Stalinists even
to comprehend the question in this sense, their shop-
keeper's conception of the special interest of their
own party apparatus and their lear of "competition",
that impelled them to organize the Union Square
demonstration us a demonstration for the Commu-
nist Party. Their stubborn refusal to merge their
party interest, for a single occasion on May Day of
all days, with the general class interest condemns the
demonstration to isolation as an affair of the C. P.
and its auxiliaries, despite all the crooked ballyhoo
about "unity" and the "united front".

And by the same token this policy of the Stalinists
and the whole line of conduct flowing from it, not
forgetting the Madison Square Garden affair,—this
policy and conduct made it easy for the Socialist
leaders, who are no more in favor of an ail-inclusive
lighting united front than the Stalinists, to counter-
act tht pressure of their own members for a single
united demonstration.

is the need for unity and so powerful the sentiment

of the rank and file workers for it, that if our pro-

posal had been adopted and carried out honestly and
consistently it would have been extremely diit'icult,

if not impossible, for the Socialist leaders to refuse.

We shall continue to fight for this policy as we
have fought consistently for it in the past. For years,

as a faction working for the reform of the C. P., we
continuously advocated the adoption by the party of

the policy of the united front in the same sense that

we present it today. The victory of fascism in Ger-

many is directly due to the rejection by the Stalinist

leadership of the united front with the Social Demo-
cracy and the reformist trade unions which the Lett

Opposition insistently demanded. The weakness and
disorganization of the working class movement in

this country, after four and one-half years of the

unprecedented crisis, is In large part also the result

oi the same fatal mistakes, systematically repeated.

Breaking with the Comintern because of its ob-

vious and irremediable bankruptcy, and taking the

path toward new parties and the Fourth Internation-

al, the international Communists (formerly the Left

Opposition) in no way alter or modify the principles,

strategy and tactics with regard to the broad labor

movement which they formerly proposed for the
adoption of the official Communist Parties. The
only ditrerenee is, that we carry out in practice now,
as a completely independent organization, the tactics

which we previously recommended to the C. P. This
is the meaning of our decision to participate in the

Madison Square demonstration and parade with the

Socialist Party, the trade unions and other political

groups and tendencies.

THE ROAD TO THE UNITED FRONT
The parade and demonstration organized by the

May Day Labor Conference, lacking the inclusion of

the Stalinist organizations, is obviously not a com-
plete united front and should not be represented as
such. But this is not reason to abstain from partici-

pation. After all the divisions and demoralization

it is Utopian to expect that the idea of the united
front will take hold everywhere with the same force
and that it can be realized organizationally over-
night.

The building of the united front of the workers
is a process. This process Involves agitation for the
idea, experiments In cooperation and tests in action,

including all the tendencies of the more or less pro-

gressive section of the labor movement, with the
single exception of the Stalinists and their satellites,

the May Day Labor Conference represents a tremen-
dous step forward. From this point of view it must
be hailed and supported by the revolutionary workers.
At the same time efforts must be made to broaden
out its composition and extend it to other fields of

activity in the class struggle.

Needless to say, our participation at Madison
Square does not imply in any way the slightest re-

conciliation with the Socialist Party. The united
front of action on concrete questions does not signify

political collaboration. No blurring of principle

May Day

THE STAND OF THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE
The fact that the Socialist leaders felt obliged

to agree to joint action with every other group and
organization except the Stalinists, to give up their
original demand that the May Day Labor Conference
be labeled as "Socialist" and Labor", their agreement
that all the participating organizations be represented Issues. No mixing of banners.
witn °*eir banners at the head of the parade as well Our principle differences with social reformism

workers to unite their forces for a common fight
as

,

on the arrangements committee and on the speak- remain. We shall fight them out to the end. Not by
against the class enemy. Stalinism is a poison in

ers ' PIatform a11 this is powerful testimony to the lies and slander, not by hooligan violence, but through
the veins of the labor movement, and its harmful in-

deep-rooted sentiments of the Socialist workers for argument and example we shall endeavor to convince
a genuine united front.

The Communist League fought in the conference
and arrangements committee for an invitation to the
Stalinists, but without success. We also sent dele-
gates to the Stalinist conference to propose that a

fluence derives precisely from the assumption by
many workers that it represents Communism.

It is necessary to attack this illusion in deed as
well as in word and to put the question as It really

the Socialist workers of the necessity of a revolu-
tionary policy and leadership. In intranslgeant
principled struggle against social reformism we shall

work for the new party and the new international.

Meantime, now as always, we shall stand for thestandi- Stalinism Is a tmu-tf«narv fore* in u» ishnp Z, . — v v*jwbv iu»t a ui»u.uluuo, jiu» «b uiwuys, we snail stana ror tne

ra«L«t*Mte J^S^ f™4 appr0acil be made to the May *** **« c<>»- UElted front ia «*«*• «ruggles of the day withtuo.emeut « ine wnow wono. ference tol ft single demonatration _ Qur prop0Bal lne socialist workers through the medium of theirThe Madison Square demonstration will be pre- was rejected with the usual barrage of epithets and chosen organizations,
dominantly reformist in composition and leadership, slander. Nevertheless, it can be asserted, so pressing

LENIN'S MAY DAY APPEAL TO THE RUSSIAN WORKERS

—JAMBS P. CANNON.

This May Day leaflet of the
League for the Struggle for the
Emancipation of the Workingclass

was written by Comrade Lenin
in prison in the year 1896, and
was distributed among the Peters-

burg workers in forty factories to

the then tremendous amount of

2,000 copies.

"In preparing and distributing

this leaflet we felt that we were
accomplishing a great revolution-

ary act. A month and half later

there developed the great strike

of the spinners and weavers that

began and grew precisely under
the influence of the May Day leaf-

let and only waited for the occa-

sion to go forward in more active

form. This strike showed to us
and to the whole world that our
fttelings had not betrayed us. The
strike began precisely in those

places where accidently our leaf-

lets had been particularly well

distributed." B. OorewGoldmann.
"Out of the Party Past."

COMRADES

!

Let us consider our position very

carefully—let us examine the con-

ditions In which we spend our lives.

What do we see? We work long
and hard. We produce endless
wealth, gold and apparel, satins and
silks. From the depths of the earth
we extract iron and coal. .We build

machines, we outfit ships, we con-
struct railroads. All the wealth of

the world is the product of our
hands, of our sweat and blood. And
what kind of wages do we get
for this forced1 labor? If things
were as they should be, we would be
living in fine houses, we would wear
good clothes, and would never have
to suffer any need. But we know
well enough that our wages never
suffice for our living. Oup bosses

us in slavery, they arrest and im-
prison every one who shows any
signs of resistance against the op-

pressors— we are forbidden to

struggle. Ignorance and slavery

—

these are the means thru which
the capitalists and the government
that serves them oppress us.

How can we then improve our
conditions, raise our wages, shorten

the working day, protect ourselves
from insults, win for ourselves the

opportunity of reading good books?
Everybody is against us—and the
better off these gentlemen are, the
worse off we are! We can expect

push down wages, force us to work'" "111* from thm
-
we etm "*» onlr

overtime, place unjust fines upon
upon ourselves. Our strength lies

in a word oppress us in every !

m nnity> our method te tne unlted

way. And then when we give voice
to our dissatfsfaction, we are
thrown into prison without further
ado.

We have convinced ourselves only
too often that all those to whom we
turn for help are the servants and
the friends of the bosses. They
keep us workers in darkness, they
keep us ignorant so that we should
not dare to fight for an improve-
ment of our conditions. They keep

stubborn resistance against the
bosses. Our masters realize of

course in what our strength lies and
they try in every way to divide us
and to hide the identity of inter-

ests of all workers.

But It's a long road that has not
turning—and even the best of pa-
tience comes to an end. In the past

few years the Bussian workers have
shown their masters that the cow-
ardice of slaves has changed Into

the courageous sturdiness of men,
who refuse to submit to the greed

of the capitalists. A whole series

of strikes has swept thru various
Russian cities. Most or these strikes
ended successfully, especially in
that they threw the bosses into
terror and forced them into conces-
sions. They showed that we were
no longer cowardly paupers but
that we had taken up the struggle.

As is well known the workers of
many shops and factories have or-
ganized the League for the Strug-
gle for the Emancipation of the
Workingclass with the aim oE ex-
posing and removing all abuses, of
struggling against the shameful op-
pressions and swindles of our con-
sciousless exploiters. The League
distributes leaflets at the sight of
which the hearts of the bosses and
their servants, the police, tremble.
They are not frightened by these
leaflets—they are terrified at the
possibility of our united resistance,
the sign of our great power that
we have already manifested more
than once. We, Petersburg workers,
members of the League, call upon
all the rest of car comrades to join

the League and co-operate in the
great task of unifying the working
class in the struggle for their in-

terests. It's time that we Russian
workers smashed the chains that
the bosses and the government have
placed upon us. It is time that we
joined our fellow workers of other
lands in the struggle—under a
common flag bearing the words:
"Workers of all countries, unite!"

In France, England, Germany and
other lands where the workers
have already closed their ranks
and won Important rights, the First
of May Is a general holiday of all

labor.

The workers leave the dark fac-

tories and parade the main streets

in well-ordered lines with flags and
music. They show their masters
their power grown strong and Join

in numerous crowded assemblies to

listen to speeches In which the vic-

tories achieved over the bosses are
recounted and the plans for future
struggles are developed.

Because they are afraid of strikes

no individual boss dare Sue or
punish the workers who are absent
from work on this day. On this day
the workers also fling their chief

demand In the teeth of the bosses:
Eight-hour day." In other coun-

tries the workers are already pro-

claiming this. There was a time

—

and not so long ago—when they
also didn't have the right we are
deprived of now, the right to give
voice to our needs, when they were
in such slavery as we are In now.
But thru relentless struggle and
heavy sacrifice they have, won the

right to take up collectively the af-

fairs of labor. Let us wish our
brothers that their struggle soon
lead to the desired goal, to a society

in which there will be no masters
and! no slaves, no capitalists and no
wage workers, but all will work
together and all will enjoy the good
things of life together.

Comrades, if we fight unitedly

and together, then the time Is not
far off when we too will be in a

position openly to join tfie common
struggle of the workers of all lands,
without distinction of race or creed,

against the capitalists of the whole
world. Our strong arm will rise and
the chains of slavery will fail. The
toilers of Russia will arise and ter-

ror will strike the hearts of the
capitalists on4 of all other enemies
of the worklngelase.

LEAGUE FOB THE STRUGGLE
FOR THE EMANCIPATION OF
THE WORKING CLASS.

Petersburg, May L. 1800

Important Notice I

League* members and sympathi-

zers mobilize on May Day at 126

East ieth Street at 11 A.M. sharp.

May Day, the workers' holiday

born in the great struggle of
lSBtj, baptised in the blood of the

Haymarket martyrs!

May Day has witnessed mighty
demonstrations of the marching
hosts of labor throughout the
world. It has witnessed the dark
days of the World War and the
miserable capitulation of the
Second International. It has seen
the glorious days of the Russian
Revolution when the workers, ris-

ing in their might, overthrew
their oppressors and marched in
triumphant processions through
the streets which they had won.
Through bitter struggles,

through defeats and victories,

sometimes the few stalwarts of
the vanguard, again the marching
millions, have proclaimed to the
world on May First their inter-
national solidarity and their de-
termination to be free.

The Record of the Past Year
Again we meet on May First to

look back on a year of defeat.
Our comrades in Germany lie

prostrate under the bloody Fas-
cist heel. Our comrades in Aus-
tria, who fought a heroic struggle
stand defeated. In a capitalist

world, rotten to the core, long
over-ready for its grave diggers,

we see Fascist bands, the scum
of the nation, rising and striking

down the powerful workingclass
organizations one after another,
and with them every progressive
institution and every progressive
thought.

Italy! Germany! Austria! And
now the barbaric monster raises

its head everywhere throughout
the world!

In the face of this danger we
see the dominant parties of the
working class, the Second and
the Third Internationals, follow-
ing in one country after another
the policies which lead to defeat.

When the Nazis organized and
armed themselves, and' when the
whole situation cried aloud for a
united front of all labor organ-
izations to crush the rising men-
ace, we saw on the one hand the
Stalinist German C. P. with its

insane policy, of the united front

"from below" and its so-called

theory of "Social Fascism" refus-

ing to make any effort for a unit-

ed front and disdainfully reject-

ing the feeble overtures made by
sections of the Social Democracy.
On the other hand the German
Social Democracy, relying on the
"friends" of capitalist democracy
In the enemy class, refused to
take action of any sort to arm
and to prepare the workers who
in their majority followed Social-

ist leadership.

Result of False Policies

The result of these policies was,
as could have been and was again
and again foretold, the victory

of black reaction and, worse than
that, the ignominous capitulation,

without any struggle, of the pow-
erful German labor movement.
For this defeat, for the tortures,

humiliations, exiles and death
sentences heaped on the German
working class, the treachery of
the Social Democracy and the
criminal blunderings of Stalinism
bear the blame.
Refusing to learn by the bitter

experiences of Germany the lead-
ership of the Austrian Social
Democracy followed the same
treacherous and cowardly course,
until the wrath of the aroused
working class forced1 action. It

was then too late for a victorious

battle. But to the everlasting
credit of the Austrian proletar-

iat, they went down fighting,

fighting heroically, men and wo-
men side by side, and by their

action awakened again the mil-
itant spirit of the workers
throughout the world.

The French Fascists in their

{Continued on Pace 4)

May Day

Mass Meeting

T*»-

Madison Square and Union Square—Why Two IRVING PLAZA HALL
May Day Demonstrations? (GRAND BALLROOM)

Who Is Responsible for the Division of Forces? 15th St, and Irving Place

What Is the Road to the United Front? Tuesday May 1st - 8p.m.

Speakers:

J-P. Cannon - A. Swabeck
Carl Cowl -Geo. Clarke- Reva Craine
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The "United Front"
"Mass Basis for Common Struggle

Often Neglected in Dealing with

Individuals". Thus runs the sub-

title of an article dealing with tee

United Fro»t tactic by Harry Yar-

ta (in the Daily Worker). Very

good! One would conclude from

this that the C. P. had drawn some

lessons from their recent experi-

ences with the Congress against

War and in the League against War

and Fascism.

Therefore when Matthews, Men-

son, Fox, Must* and other leaders

of the League resigned one would

ordinarily conclude that this new

orientation would be the guiding

principle in re-organizing the
League.

"United Front with Individuals"

Yaris's article goes on to say:

"In our efforts to set up some form

of united struggles, a tendency has

cropped up to form United Fronts

with certain. Individuals— some

Tery doubtful "left' elements in the

trade unions and in the Socialist

Party—thus substituting for the

United Front with masses of work-

ers, the United Front with individ-

uals, who in many cases represented

"generals" looting for armies,

Further

:

"The United Front consisted

solely of certain conferences and

meetings with these individuals.

It was never really brought down

to the broad masses of workers in

the form Of united struggles. This

is one reason why the organizations

created by the conferences and the

conferences themselves died so soon

after birth, i.e., Tom Mooney Coun-

cils of Action, American League

Against War and Fascism as a na-

tional organization, the Cleveland

Conference, etc. ... We have very

little to gain through United Fronts

with individuals. If no practical

struggles result, if the movement is

not raised at least one notch high-

er, then we have not moved for-

ward." (our emphasis)

"New "Generals" for Old

Well, we thought, If the Party

has not learnt anything from our

criticism of the Anglo-Russian

Committee and the Amsterdam Con-

gress "they are at last beginning to

learn from their own hitter exper-

iences here in America.

But our hopes were short-lived.

No sooner did one group of "gen-

erals without armies" step out than

another group was named to re-

place them. The new "generals"

are Harry F. Ward, commander of

the Union Theological Seminary

—

a real mass organization of work-

ers—Robert Morss Lovett, profes-

sor at the University of Chicago;

Lincoln Steffens, journalist ; Rev. R.

Lester Mondale of Evanston, 111;

Prof. Colton E. Warne ; Rabbi Gold-

stein and Winifred Cbappeli, secre-

tary of the Methodist Federation of

Social Service. A truly notable

leadership in the struggle against

War and Fascism. Now we can

really "hope" that the straggle

against Fascism will take on a mass

character.

This is the new line of the Party.

They have learnt nothing by the

experiences . . . Germany . . . Aus-

tria . . . Amsterdam Congress . . .

Cleveland Conference, etc. Those

"lessons" referred to in the Daily

Worker article, were promptly "for-

gotten".

Playing the Fascist Game
By pursuing this kind of united

front policy the party is playing

right into the hands of the Fascists.

Every day there are reports of new
Fascist outbreaks throughout the

world. While solemnly professing

to believe in a genuine "united

front" agreements from above with

every type of careerist, representing

no mass organization, and to whom
any kind of militant mass action Is

anathema. This type of united

front only paves the way for Fas-

cism.

In New York recently, within the

period of a year, the Fascists have

managed to build a considerable

mass following without any effec-

tive resistance. They are able to

hold large mass meetings and par-

ade through the streets to spread

their vicious propaganda, A unit-

ed front of all labor groups is im-

perative if the hydra-headed men-

ace of Fasfism is to be crushed.

The time to do it is NOW—be-

fore it becomes too powerful and
crushes us.

—W.

Organize the unemployed! The
capitalists and the Board of Educa-

tion want to use them to lower the

standards of the employed.

Restore democracy In thti union 1

The membership must have the

right to vote on and decide ques-

tions of policy! Put a stop to the

red-baiting of the administration of

the union! Every teacher should

have, the right to his own social,

political and economic views!

Organize mass demonstrations

!

Arouse the teachers

!

These are the lessons of the wage

cuts. This is the road on which to

march to defeat the coming attacks.

—H.L.

GREETINGS

to the

MILITANT

BAY RIDGE BRANCH,

BROOKLYN, N. Y.

Payless Furlough for N. Y. Teacher*

With the passage of the LaGuar-

dia Economy Bill giving the mayor

the right to furlough city employees

without pay for from seven days to

one month and accompanying bill

--whose passage by the New York

State Legislature is indicated

—

empowering the Board of Educa-

tion to furlough teachers in about

the same proportion the teachers

have lost a hard fight. In effect the

furlough is a wage cut and will

further lower the teachers' stand-

ards of living. It appears to be the

strategy of the "economizera" to

institute the furloughs during the

summer vacation when the teachers

are dispersed and their organized

resistance, consequently, will be at

its lowest ebb.

Second Wage Cut

The payless furlough is the sec-

ond wage cut the New York City

teachers have received. In Decem-

ber, 1S32 they got a cut of from 8

to 10 percent through the efforts of

Walker who was then mayor. A
democratic administration asked the

t«achers to make a "small sacrifice"

In the interests of economy. When
LaGuardia wa3 campaigning for

mayor in 1933 he made much of this

point in his attacks on Tamamny.

Yet only a few days ago he crowned

tils first 100 days in office, among
other things, with a pay cut for

teachers—in the interests of eco-

nomy. It should be clear that there

ia no essential difference between

Walker and LaGuardia, Democrat-

ic, Republican or Fusion adminis-

trations and politicians. Behind

Walker stood the bankers and the

realty interests who cracked the

economy whip. Behind the LaGuar-

dia mask the teachers will And, If

they look, the same capitalist face

carrying out the same capitalist

program: protect profits at the ex-

pense of the standard of living of

the masses, including the teachers.

The Teaehers' Enemy
The enemy the teachers face is

the overlord of society, the Wall

Street banker, a powerful antagon-

ist. This does not mean, as many
teachers seem to think, that the

flght is hopeless. PAY CUTS CAN
BE DEFEATED! And the attacks

which are impending now can be
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beaten back. For that the teachers

must flght. There are thirty-six

thousand of them working in the

schools; fifteen thousand more are

unemployed. United by a common
purpose and animated by a spirit

of resistance against their attack-

ers, they can strike heavy blows in

defense of their standard of living

and the institution of public educa-

tion.

What is required first of all is a

program of struggle and an organ-

ization corresponding to that pro-

gram—a trade union. In view of

the recent experience of the teach-

ers the first plank of this program
should be : no faith in the bourgeois

politicians ; the teachers can rely

only on their own efforts and the

support of the organized working
class movement. The aim of such

a program should he to put PRES-
SURE on the capitalist state

through mass meetings, demonstra-

tions, protests and united aciion

with the labor movement.
The Teachers' Dillon

There is a union in the field, the

Teachers Union, Local 5 of the

American Federation of Teachers,

affiliated with the A. F. of i,. it Is,

as yet, a weak organization having

only some 1900 members and Is

more of a lobbying organization

than it is a trade union. Its pro-

gram is confined, in the main, to

deals with bourgeois politicians In

Albany to introduce support or op-

pose legislation favorable or un-

favorable to the teachers' interests,

as the case may be; maintaining a

lobby in Albany and issuing propa-

ganda to raise money for this pur-

pose.

Nevertheless it is a trade union

in form; most of the teachers at

work are eligible for membership
in it although the ten thousand un-

licensed and unemployed are barred",

supervisors (foremen) are eligible,

and the present membership con-

sists, in its greater part, of the

higher salaried teachers. By and
large it employs the practices of

the conservative trade union move-
ment and has taken to its bosom
the methods of the A. F. of L. bu-

reaucrats in stilling democracy in

the union. At a recent meeting the

Executive Board recommended - the

admission of fifty-five new members
but refused to divulge their names!

Reform the Union
Withal the union has the possibil-

ity more than any other of the sev-

enty-five organizations in the field

of becoming a mass organization

with a militant program. But for

that several things are necessary.

The methods and policies of the

present leadership must be scrapped.

That means, in the first instance,

that masses of teachers should be

drawn into the union. A beginning

can be made by lowering.,the dues.

Hundreds who remain outside to-

day because of what they consider

excessively high dues will Join the

union tomorrow If the dues are low-

ered
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Pearl Friedman, Chicago

Joseph Fischer, Chicago

Helen Judd, Chicago

Earl Hoffman, Chicago
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V. Di Giacomo, Chicago
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2 Friends, Chicago
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Mary Camera, Chicago
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Thomas Sahatini, Chicago

Sam Mangiapelo, Chicago

Alfoiioso Ciavarotonc, Chicago

Giuseppe Porro, Chicago

2 Friends, Chicago

Joe Gorodetzer, Philadelphia
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L. L., Philadelphia

M. G., Philadelphia

Harry Allen, Philadelphia

Max Kaufman. Chicago,

Mrs. Weiss, Chicago
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Lepes, Chicago

N. Rubin, Chicago

Clara Kaufman, Chicago
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Mrs. S. Krupka, Pittsburg, Pa.

Sam Verman, Pittsburg

Mrs. J. Mchelson, Pittsburg

A Friend, Pittsburg

M. Basin, Pittsburg

Dave, Pittsburg

Nick Leperes, Pittsburg

A Friend, Pittsburg

Albert Wolfe, New Haven, Conn.

Bernard Wolfe, New Haven

A Teacher, New Haven

Yale student, New Haven

Samuel Gandeiman, New Haven

Morris, New Haven

A Sympathizer, New Haven

Another Sympathizer, New Haven

An Architect, New Haven

Gertrude Duel!, New Haven

Joe Harris, New York City

Cora Duff, Kansas City, Mo.

Jean Rail, Kansas City

Fred Simmons, Kansas City

Nell Tygart, Kansas City

Chas. Warner, Kansas City

Jefferson Rail, Kansas City

Jenny M. Rail, Kansas City

Otto Zulauf, Kansas City

Theo. Croner, Kansas City

Alfred Caplan, Kansas City

S. H. Kassen, Kansas City

A Comrade, Kansas City

Fred Nesson, New York City
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of
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Youngstown, Ohio

GREETINGS

ta the

MILITANT

NEW CASTLE BRANCH

New Castle, Pa.

May Day Greetings

from the

Kansas City, Mo. Branch

May Day Greetings

from

BUEHLER BOOK STORE

Kansas City, Mo.

The Friends of the Militant Club

Chicago

Sends its hearty, comradely May Day Greetings

to the entire International Proletarian Class.

May this traditional holiday awaken and in-

tensify the class consciousness of all workers,

sharpen the revolutionary spirit and unify all

working elements into one whole under the

banner of the new Fourth International for the

attainment of the final goal : a victorious Social

Revolution all over the world.

May Day Greetings

BOSTON BRANCH

Boston, Mass.

NORTH PHILADELPHIA

SPARTACXIS YOUTH CLUB

Philadelphia, Pa.

May Day Greetings

SPARTACUS YOUTH CLUB

Kansas City, Mo.
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Youngstown, Ohio

May Day Greetings

to

THE MILITANT,

the International Communists and our
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prison for their activities in behalf of the

striking hotel and restaurant workers.

BRONX BRANCH, New York

May Day Greetings

to

THE MILITANT,

and all the International Communists on

this historic day.

Forward to The Fourth International!

from the

MINNEAPOLIS BRANCH OF THE
COMMUNIST LEAGUE OF AMERICA

May Day Greetings from

INDEPENDENT
WORKMEN'S CIRCLE,
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Minneapolis, Minn.

Compliments of

"REUBEN"

GREETINGS
to
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Forward to
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GREETINGS
from the

MANHATTAN BRANCH,

COMMUNIST LEAGUE OF AMERICA
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MAY DAY GREETINGS

to

THE MILITANT

from the

TORONTO COMRADES

Toronto. Canada

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Japan's Monroe Doctrine for Asia

The ruthless policy of Japanese
militarism requires no documentary
proof. During more than a gener-

ation the Japanese ruling class has

made abundantly clear its inflex-

ible aim of fixing the colonial joke

on the necks of the Chinese masses

—and to do this before the other

imperialist robber powers gain too

strong a foothold in China. The
notorious Twenty-one Demands
made on China during the War and'

the Tanaka Document merely set

forth the obvious, the unrestrained,

cold-blooded bandit ambitious of

Japanese militarism.

Why then the startled reaction of

the capitalist press when Amau,
chief of the intelligence division of

the foreign office, mouthpiece of

Hirota, formulates Japan's Monroe
Doctrine for Asia, with its warning
that Japan will resist by force any
encroachments by others on its pre-

serves in China! The answer lies

in the fact that capitalist "'peace"

is merely a truce between wars for

plunder' that Amau's brutally frank

statement disturbs the present

truce and sets up the tremors that

betoken the nearness of the next

war,
• •

Japanese Uncertainty

It has been clear for some time

that the Japanese ruling class is

divided in counsel. Recognition of

the U.S.S.E. by the U. S. gave pause
to the shrewder spirits among the

militarists who realized the suicidal

nature of a war against an alliance

of two such formidable powers as

the U. S. and the U.S.S.R. The
perspective of immediate interven-

tion in the Soviet Union slowly fad

ed and a change iu foreign policy

resulted, the effort being made to

woo America away from the Soviet

alliance. Simultaneously Japan has

been seeking assurance from British

capitalism that England1 would
"balance" the U. S. in case Of war
with the Soviet Union. Does the

present turn signify that these as-

surances have been gained? Or is

this merely the result of the pent-

up emotions of those Japanese re-

actionaries who cannot await u
more propitious moment for attack?

• * *

The Danger of Waiting

Waiting too is a dangerous pol-

icy. It permits the Soviet Union

to strengthen its defenses. It gives

the U. S. a chance, not merely to

build a powerful navy, but to seek

what has become essential to U. S.

imperialism, a military base iu

China. The Japanese properly in-

terpret the aid given Chiang Kai-

shek by America in the training of

aviators, the selling of planes, the

building of airports and communi-
cations, and the setting up of an
airplane factory, as one step In the

direction of establishing a military

foothold on the Asiatic mainland.

Waiting means also the sharpen-

ing of the class struggle internally

in Japan. The intense struggle to

maintain her aims in foreign trade,

so severely under attack by the

jealous powers, involves the ever

fiercer oppression of the Japanese

masses of workers and peasants.

The militarists are acutely aware
of the volcano upon whose top they

sit. The explosive internal forces,

they delude themselves into believ-

ing, can be directed outwardly and
dissipated. History will show how
deluded they were.

• • * •

Roosevelt and Nationalization

Roosevelt continues to attack the

living standards of the workers to

assure dividend and interest pay-

ments to the capitalists. Again,

after a policy of temporizing and
delay so as to dull the edge of the

railroad workers' fighting spirit,

Roosevelt insists on maintaining the

wage cut. He insists that he does

not want nationalization of the

railroads but will he forced to take

steps towards rigid, control unless

the railroad magnates reform the

capital structure of these public

utilities.

By such deception Roosevelt

hopes to gain the sympathy of the

middle and upper classes in his

flght against the railway workers.

For there is not another field of

capitalist "enterprise" that offers a
clearer picture or capitalist plund-

ering and' looting of public nuances

than the field of railroad transpor-

tation.

Roosevelt's attitude towards na-

tionalization is that of his class.

He fears nothing so much as a real

political struggle supported by the

masses and the middle classes, for

nationalization of the railroads.

The capitalists fear that this would
be an entering wedge which might

precipitate a real struggle for state

socialism.

It was in this sense that "Rail-

way Age" recently answered1 Jor-

dan of the National Industrial Con-

ference Board when he predicted

nationalization. The editors stated

that the resistance to; state social-

ism would prevent nationalization

of the railways.

—JACK WEBER,
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What is the Meaning of

Rakovsky's Surrender?
Bakovsky's declaration making

known his intention, in view of tee
acute sharpening of international

reaction, to submerge his differences

with the "Party" and to submit
completely to "discipline" came to
many as a bolt from the blue. And
no wonder! In the course of the
years of his exile the old fighter

was transformed from a human
figure to a symbol, not only for the
I. L. O. but Tor wide strata of the
working class in general.

The average reader's reaction to

Bakovsky's surrender is that it is

a victory for the bureaucracy, or
if this strata be given its personal
pseudonym— a great victory for
Stalin! True, Kakovsky did not
declare his views false nor sing
Byzantian paeans of praise to the
bureaucratic leadership, but in any
case by his declaration he acknow-
ledged that in the struggle against
international reaction, cessation of

the struggle against the Stalinist

bureaucracy is necessary. If from
the purely Individual point of view
his declaration contains nothing
of the revolting and' shame-
ful seir-abssement and self-degrad-
ation which have become now indis-

pensable conditions for "Bolshevist
party loyalty. It appears at first

glance all the more important from
the political point of view.

It would, however' be absolutely

false to dwell only on the immedi-
ate impressions and purely psycho-
logcal effects of events. It is the
bounden duty of every Marxist to

appraise Bakovsky's case not as a
case In itself but as a political

symptom, that is, to bring it in re-

lation with the deeper processes of

development.

Center Shifted to West
Already more than half a year

ago, we wrote:
"The extremely difficult condi-

tions under which the Russian Bol-

shevik-Leninists work exclude tlietn

from the possibility of playing the
leading role on the international

scale. More than this; the Left
Opposition group in the U. S. S. R.
can develop into a new party only
as a result of the successful forma-
tion and growth of the new Interna-
tional. The revolutionary eentre of
gravity has shifted1 definitely to the
West where the Immediate possi-

bilities of building parties are im-
measurably greater". (The Soviet
Union and the Fourth Internation-

al, page 28).

These lines were no chance re-

mark but summed up rather the
whole experience of the last dec-

ade. The Russian Left Opposition
which set itself the direct aim of
reconstituting the Bolshevik party
and of shunting Its policy back on
the rails of the International revo-

lution, succumbed in the struggle.

One may suffer a defeat because
one pursues a fundamentally false

policy. But also with a correct

policy one may fall victim to an
unfavorable relation of forces. En-
gela repeatedly pointed1 out that a
revolutionary party which suffers a
decisive historic defeat Is inevitably

reduced to nought organizationally.

At first glance it would seem that
the fate of the Bolshevik party
which, despite the defeat of . 1905,
twelve years later achieved the
greatest revolutionary victory in

world history contradicts this. But
on closer scrutiny this example only
strengthens Engel's statement. As
a mass organization the Bolshevik
party disappeared from the scene
during the years 1907-1911. There
remained only a few scattered, for

the most part vacillating cadres,

there remained a tradition, there
remained above all the emigrant
staff with Lenin at the head. The
rising tide of 1912-1914 brought a
new revolutionary generation to its

feet, roused a part of the old Bol-
sheviks out of their lethargy and
thus created a o«w party organiza-
tion, which was historically—but
in no way organizationally—-the

continuator of the old Bolshevik
party. This example by no means
exhausts the question with which
we are concerned but offers certain

points of support for its understand-
ing.

The Struggle for Industrialization

The Left Opposition began with
the struggle for the industrializa-

tion and agrarian collectivization

of the Soviet Union. This fight it

won in a certain sense—namely in

that, beginning with 1928, the whole
policy of the Soviet government
represents a bnreaucratlcally dis-

torted application of the principles

of the Left Opposition. Without
this the Soviet Union would not be

in existence any longer. But the

economic questions of the U.S.S.R.

formed only one part, and a subor-
dinate one at that' of our program
whose center of gravity rested in

the sphere of International revolu-

tion. And in this sphere we have
during the last eleven years, togeth-

er with the whole world proletar-

iat, suffered nothing but defeats : in

1923 In Bulgaria and Germany, in

1824 in Esthonia, 1926-27 In China,

1020 In England and Poland, 1938-32

the progressive bureaucratic degen-

eration of the Comintern, 1933 the

Nazi victory in Germany, 1934 the

Austrian catastrophe. In all these

events and processes the analyses

and prognoses of the Left Opposi-

tion have been strikingly although
unfortunately negatively confirmed.

One may read' carefully for in-

stance the two novels of the French
writer Malraux : "Les Conquerants"
and "La Condition Huiuaine". With-
out fully realizing the political in-

terrelations and consequences, the
author presents here an annihilat-

ing indictment against the Comin-
tern's policy in China and strength-

ens in a most striking manner thru
his images and figures all that the
Left Opposition liad already laid'

down in its theses and formula be-

fore the events themselves. No
one can dispute these invaluable
Lheoretical triumphs of the Marx-
ian method! But just so in the
year 1905 cot the Marxian method
but the Bolshevik party was de-
feated. Later, after a period of

years the methods proved victor-

iously correct. Right after the de-
feat, however, 99% of the cadres

—

including the members of the Cen-
tral Committee— quit the party,

turned into peaceful citizens, some-
times even into philistines.

Defeats of the Proletariat

It is not by chance that national

reaction triumphed in the U.S.S.R.
on the basis of the social achieve-

ments of the proletarian revolution.

The proletariat of the West and
the oppressed peoples of the East
exhibit nothing but defeats. Instead

of the dictatorship of the proletar-

iat the dictatorship of fascism

spreads. Irrespective of what the
reasons for this may he, since the

Revolution itself proved inadequate,

the idea o£ the international revo-

lution was bound to suffer discred-

it. The Left Opposition above all,

as the representative of the prin-

ciples of the International Revolu-
tion, experienced a loss of confi-

dence in the eyes of the toiling

masses of the Soviet Union. This
is the real reason for the growth of

the autocratic rule of the bureau-

1

cratie apparatus in the Soviet Un-
ion and of its national-conservative

degeneration.

Every Russian worker feels now
tool with his whole heart his soli-

darity with the proletariat of the

rest of the world and hopes that

it be finally victorious, but the in-

ternational revolution as- a practi-

cal factor has gradually disap-

peared from the field of vision of

the Russian masses. They pin their

hopes on the economic successes of

the Soviet Union, they discuss pas-

sionately the problems of food and
shelter, they grow optimistic on the

baste of a good crop—but what
concerns; the international working
class movement has become the pro-

fession of Mauuilsky-Kuuslnen-Los-

ovsky, whom no one in the country

takes seriously.

Tbe Example of Kirov
As to the spiritual make-up of

the ruling upper crust of the Soviet

Union, one example is highly illu-

minating— how Kirov expressed

himself at the last party congress.

"How beautiful it is to live now it

is almost impossible to express".

Kirov is no chance figure, he is a
member of the political bureau and
the political governor general of

Leningrad : he occupies that post

within the party which Zinoviev

held at the pinacle of his influence.

That Kirov rejoices over the tech-

nical successes and the mitigation

of the food scarcity is quite under-
standable. There is not an honest

worker in the whole world who
does not rejoice over this. The
frightful part of it consists in that

Kirov sees only these national par-

tial successes but leaves out of sight

the whole held of the international

workers' movement. Military dic-

tatorship rules in neighboring Po-
land, blackest reaction in all other

neighboring states. Moscow is

forced to preserve "friendship"

with Mussolini and the Italian pro-

letariat remains after twelve years

of fascism still completely power-
less and dispersed. The Chinese
revolution was wrecked ; Japan
rules in Manchuria; the Soviet Un-
ion sees itself forced to deliver to

Japan the Chinese Eastern Railway,
the most Important strategic instru-

ment of the revolution in the East.

In Germany the Nazis have scored

a victory without a fight and no
bureaucratic cheat or trickster will

dare any longer to pass this victory

off for the "acceleration" of the
proletarian revolution. In Austria
the chained and bleeding proletar-

iat lies prostrate on the ground.

The Comintern is compromised, be-

yond redemption, it has become a
brake on the revolution. Despite
its crimes the social democracy be-

comes anew the strongest party of

America vs Japan in

Latin America
The key to many of the policies

of American imperialism, both in

relation to Latin America and' to

Japan, may be found in the follow-

ing facts and figures, the latter

taken from a Panama newspaper.

A veritable flood) of goods from
Japan is reaching the Latin Ameri-
can market wbich, for the last 15

years, has been considered reserved

for the U. S. While the amount of

goods bearing the tale "Made in

U. S. A." is diminishing, the goods
bearing the words "Made in Japan"
are increasing in number, relative-

ly to the amount of imports from

other countries and absolutely in

relation to the figures of each pre-

ceding years.

Silks; cambrics; food-stuffs; pa-

per goods ; articles of porcelain,

crockery, glassware, and china

;

drug, medical and toilet articles,

leather goods ; bamboo ; canvas
shoes; rubber articles; toys; cello-

loid—these are the chief articles

of import.

Japanese Exports
The value of the imports from

Japan to Paraguay in pesos de oro:

1924 140,231

1925 223,678

1926 242,073

1927 276,944,

1928 308,597

To Peru, in Japanese yen

;

1928 1,758,651

1929 2,601,545

1930 2,234,774

1931 729,205

1932 840,574

1933 1,857,807

(first six months only)

In Panama, where three years

ago Japanese goods were unknown,
they now hold second place. The
figures given are in Panamanian
dollars, and for the months cited

only.

Betore May, 1931, there was a

monthly import of less than $15,000.

May, 1931 % 29,180

Nov., 1931 40,308

July, 1933 94,025

Aug., 1933 109,745

Tendency Alarms U. S.

These are but examples of a gen-

eral ifirftt I'Cj that is causing, to

say the least, a great deal of an-

xiety in the U. S. These figures are

not large, but the fact that Japan's

exports to the Latin American

markets can gain, as in Brazil,

where for *he first half of 1933, the

increase was 113%, to Cuba,

a relatively changing position, a

173%, and to Teru, where the in-

crease was 322%, is symptomatic of

process that in the final analysis

can only be changed by imperialist

war.

In this time of crisis every shred,

scrap and crumb of foreign market
assumes a great importance. A
teaspoonful of water to a man dy-

ing of thirst is much more- impor-

tant than a well of water in a re-

gion where there is plenty. These
two facts—of Japan's increasing

foreign trade in Latin America and
the great demand for every dollar's

worth of market by the U. S.—
must be taken careful account of

when reading the reports of inter-

national conferences.

II. S. Exports to South America

Part of the meaning behind the

Pan-American congresses, treaties,

etc., can be found in these figures

of U. S. exports to South America.

These figures are taken from the

World Year Book:
1928 $480,814,000

1929 539308,000
1930 337,508,000

1931 158,691,000

1932 97,132,000

These figures for 1932 are less

than 20% of those for 1929. The
same process is at work on a world
scale as the following figures for

the world export of the U. S. show;
1928 $5,128,356,000

1929 5,240,995,000

1930 3,843,181,000

1931 2,424,289,000

1932 1,611,016,000

Do the Figures Spell War?
Japanese exports in these years

decreased also, but nowhere near

the degree of the other powers.

In Yen
1928 1,971,955,000

1929 2,148,618,000

1930 1,469,852,000

1931 1,146,981,000

1932 1,409,992,000

While in 1932 U. S. exports

dropped to 31% of the 1929 figures,

Japanese exports only dropped, at

the end of the year 1932, to 67%.
Does this InequaHty mean war In

which the American and Japanese

wage slaves will, among other

things, fight to determine whether
Japanese or North American goods

shall be found in the bazaars of

India, the fairs of South America!
and the market place* generally of

the world?

—C.C.

the working class and in all "demo-
cratic" countries prepares the way
for Fascist slavery. In France
T'haelman's policy is being carried

on by Thorez. While in Germany
the elite of the proletariat languish-

es in concentration camps and pris-

ons, the Comintern bureaucracy

works indistinguishably as though

an accomplice^ of the social demo-
cracy, to make the whole of Europe,

yes, and the whole world, into one
1'uscisL concentration camp. And
Kirov, a member of the leading

body* of the first workers' State in

tbe world, admits that he lacks

words to express the joy of living

Loday. Can this be simple stupid-

ity? No, the man is not stupid;

moreover be gives expression not

only to bis own feelings. His
winged word is repeated and
praised by the entire Soviet press.

Speakers and listeners alike simply

forget the whole world : they act,

think, feel only Russian and even

in this frame only bureaucraticall/.

Effects of Isolation

The capitulation statements of

Sosnovski and Preobrajenskl reflect

the same spirit. They close their

eyes to the world proletariat. That
alone makes it possible for them to

reconcile themselves to the national

perspectives of the Soviet bureau-

cracy. And if they seek reconcil-

iation, they need it because they

see no point of support, no lever,

no great historic possibility in the

storms of proletarian catastrophies

in the West, following one on the

heels of the other.

After Hitler's victory which

brought the pre-history of the

Fourth International ("Left Oppo-

sition") to an end, it was not easy

for us in Germany as well as In

Europe in general—that is the law
of inertia that rules in all fields

—

to realize that now we must build

new proletarian parties in relent-

less struggle with the old. Had we
however not taken this road in time

the Left Opposition would not only

not have emerged from its pre-his-

tory into its own history proper but

would have disappeared from the

political scene altogether. How
much more difficult, however, it is

for the old cadres of the Left Op-
position in the U.S.S.R., dispersed'

isolated, disorientated, or what is

worse, systematically misinformed,

to embark on the new road. Kako-
vsky is a great, revolutionary tem-

perament, a personality, a lucid

mind. But no one should be deified.

Rakovsky too is only a man and,

having been for years separated'

from the great historic perspectives

which inspire tbe cadres of the

Fourth International, the "human"
in him won the upperhand. By this

we do not at all mean to justify

Kakovsky. For fighters to explain

does not mean to forgive, it means
only to strengthen one's revolution-

ary certainty.

The "Gleicbsbalting" (co-ordina-

tion) proceeded downwards for

years from revolutionary interna-

tionalism to national reformism,

from Lenin to Kirov. Thus the

victory over Rakovsky is only the

most glaring symptom of the de-

gradation and wreckage of Marx-
ism in the country whioh became a

workers' state due to Marxism. A
remarkable dialectic, a bitter dialec-

tic, but it is actually here and can-

not be evaded by mental acrobatics.

Hitler Aided Stalin

Rakovsky's declaration is the ex-

pression of a subjective impasse

and of pessimism. Without exag-

erating by a hair's breadth we can

say that Stalin got Rakovsky with

the aid of Hitler. That means, how-

ever, that Rakovsky's road leads to

a political nowhere. His example
can carry away a dozen or more
young comrades. In the scope of

the international politics of the

proletariat it will change nothing.

In Rakovsky we mourn a lost poli-

tical friend. We do not feel our-

selves weakened by his elimination

from the Struggle, since it streng-

thens, although tragically from the

personal point of view but politic-

ally unshakeably, our fundamental

principles. As a revolutionary fac-

tor the Comintern is dead. From
the Moscow leadership the world

proletariat can expect only obstruc-

tions, difficulties and sabotage. The
situation is difficult to an unheard
of degree hut by no means hopeless

since our difficulties are only the

difficulties of world capitalism

transformed through both bureau-

cracies. Two processes run along-

side of each other, into and through

each other; ou the one hand the de-

composition of the old structure,

the renunciation of old beliefs, cap-

itulations before Hitler and, as a
shadow thereof, capitulations before

Stalin ; on the other band, however,

the awakening of criticism, a fev-

erish search for the broad revolu-

tionary road, the gathering of the

cadres of the Fourth International.

Light Will Come From West
The Leninist current in the Sov-

iet Union can from now on only be-

revived by great revolutionary suc-

cesses in the West. Those Russian

Bolsheviks who remain true to our

cause under the unheard of pressure

of notional reaction—and there are

more of them than we suspect—will

be recompensed by the further

course of development. But now
the light will come not from the

East but from the West. Even the

Cuban n^valntlon

Stalinism Kneels to

American Imperialism

shamelessly betrayed Chinese revo-

lution waits for a new Impulse on

the part of the world proletariat. March 31 1034

Editor's Note—The following
article on tbe shameful role of

Stalinism in the Cuban revolu-

tion was written especially for

the Militant by comrade M. Gar-
cia Villareal, one of the leaders

of the Bolshevik-Leninist Party
of Cuba, section of the Interna-

tional Communist* League.)
• • • •

The present stage in the develop-

ment of tbe Cuban revolution is

marked on the one hand by a grad-
ual regression toward plans of de-

fensive struggles, and on the other
by an accentuation of the acute
contradictions of the existing poli-

tical and social regime. Following
the great struggles carried out by
the working class from September
to December 1933, the ascending
conjuncture of the revolution has
ceased, to make way for an offen-

sive of the old ruling classes, under
the pressure and control of Yankee
diplomacy.

The governmental crisis of the
early morning of January 18th,

when president Grau San Martin
was forced- to resign by the "peace-
ful uprising" of the army, did not
in any sense signify a simple politi-

cal-ministerial crisis, but rather
the tragic passage from the offen-

sive to the defensive. Once more
the working class had been defeat-
ed by its class adversaries. Upon
fleeing from the political power
which it had held during four
months, the petty bourgeoisie, by
logic of the historic process, should
have stepped aside under pressure
of the only progressive class in

modem society: the proletariat
The fall of Grau San Martin should
have signified the victory of the
working class. But, far from this,

it came to mean a return to the
domination of the old political fac-
tions, and to imperialist rule in

Cuba.

Reasons for the; Defeat
Why is it that the Cuban revolu-

tion, objectively mature, did not de-

velop forward, breaking tbe resist-

'ance of the reactionary nuclei, and,

once the possibilities of paralyzing

tbe functioning of the state were
at hand, to a complete dismounting

of the repressive apparatus of the

bourgeoisie?

No workers' party has ever had
a greater historical responsibility

than that which falls directly on
the Stalinist bureaucracy of the

Carribean secretariat, and of the

Communist Party of Cuba. Not only

in a historical sense, but also in

the daily and immediate applica-

tion of revolutionary policy, Cuban
Stalinism has been converted into

the most negative factor within the

process of the revolutionary devel-

opments. The whole blame for the

proletarian defeat, falls on tbe

shoulders of Stalinism, without any
limitations. Its present cowardice
before problems that demand ener-

getic and decisive action, consti-

tutes the last requiem to its exist-

ence as a vanguard party of the
great exploited masses.

The labor movement of Cuba,
considerably backward in its poli-

tical conceptions, grew in a serious

progressive manner, from tbe time
of the fall of Machado's infamous
dictatorship. Reformism offered no
obstacle to the revolutionary devel-

opment of the masses, because of

the lack of a political and organic-

tradition and because the soil of

Cuba is unfavorable to it due to the

sharpness of the economic contra-

dictions. Within the labor move-
ment, two parties alone, struggled
for supremacy: Stalinism, with its

international resources, and the
Bolshevik-Leninist s, organizational-
ly small hut ideologically sound.

Bead to Emancipation Opened
The impetus of tbe masses who,

for the first time in history, found
the road to their emancipation open
before them, was turned loose in

tbe most impressive wave of strikes

and combats the country had ever
seen. The proletariat passing from
victory to victory, was taking the
offensive along the whole . front

;

building its cadres; creating its

own militia; preparing the assault

The Collapse of the

Disarmament Bubble
The New York Times of April IS

in an editorial has a few good
words to say for the students who
demonstrated against war in the
schools of the country last week.
"There was an unquestionably sin-

cere and admirable feeling shown
in protesting against war as a cruel

and useless resort. . . ." But was
not, It asks, the display of praise-
worthy emotion misdirected? Where-
upon sound advice is administered
to the bewildered student youth.
"What these young men ought to
do," It says, "is to pass on from
their detestation of war to hearty
support of every international ag-
ency designed to prevent it." This
is followed by the very practical

proposal that the young men should
devote their energies to getting the
United States to join the League of

Nations and adhere to the World
Court.

Bankruptcy of "Peace" Agencies

Unfortunately the Times selects

an inopportune moment to direct

the eyes of misguided students to-

ward international agencies for

peace. Right now the bankruptcy
of all so-called international efforts

for peace have become so transpar-

ent that even the journalists of the

capitalist press are compelled to

speak out openly about It.

In the columns of tbe N. Y.
Times, Just one day prior to the
editorial mentioned, a London cor-

respondent writes: "Fourteen years

of effort in behalf of the League
of Nations has come to naught so

far as disarmament is concerned".

In the Herald Tribune of April 15

we read: "The disarmament bub-

ble^—the pretense maintained con-

vincingly since 1919, that the heav-

ily armed powers would some day
consent to reduce their armaments
—was seml-publlcly exploded last

week, and the very word 'disarma-

ment' may as well be dropped. The
question now, as the Geneva con-

ference on Tuesday recognized. Is

whether even a convention limiting

future arms Increases can he agreed

upon when the full conference meets
May 23". (our emphasis—G.R.)

Thus the disarmament comedy is

drawing to a close. The imperial-

ist powers are now engaged In the

We have no time to weep long

over lost friend's—be it even com-
rades of thirty years of struggle.

Let every Bolshevik say to himself:

"A sixty year old fighter with ex-

perience and prestige left our ranks.

In his place I must win three twen-

ty-year old ones and the gapi will

be filled". Among the twenty-year

old ones new Rakovskys will be
found, who with us or after us, will

carry forward our work.

—L. TROTSKY.

greatest armament race since the
World War. It is no longer a ques-
tion of disarmament but efforts of

the rival countries to restrain each
other in the mad feverish marathon.
The statesmen know the hour of
war is nearer than ever. Tbe N. Y.
Times writer in the same article

says: "The governments of neigh-
boring powers may solemnly pro-
claim at every opportunity that war
is furthest from their thoughts, but
their general staffs proceed upon
the assumption that it is an immi-
nent possibility".

Tbe international agencies for

peace are as useful in preventing
war as were their pre-1914 proto-
types in preventing the World War.
What did the Hague conventions of

1899 and 1907 providing for the
pacific settlement of International

disputes mean on the days of Au-
gust 1914? The answer is equal
to zero.

Such institutions as the Carnegie
Endowment for International Peace
and the Foreign Policy Association
in recent reports utter doleful notes
about the agencies for preserving
peace. Every foot of the earth is

covered by one peace pact or an-

other, they inform us. However all

these mutual pledges are not work-
ing satisfactorily. Dr. James Brown
Scott of the Carnegie endownment
questions the good faith of the
powers who signed the treaties. He
has a suspicion the signatories have
no intention of observing the pledg-

es. How else, he asks, can it be
possible for nations to negotiate and
sign one treaty guaranteeing world
peace, then violate it, and then sign

another identical treaty?

Peace Pacts—and Wars
There is a contradiction between

what is signed and what is done,

the Carnegie, report shows:
The Kellogg-Briand pact re-

nounced war. But there has been
no reduction in land armaments.
AH the nations of the Western

Hemisphere signed anti-war pacts.

But Paraguay and Bolivia have
been at war for the last two years.

Tbe nine power treaty signed at

Washington in 1922 guaranteed the

integrity of China. But Japan in-

vaded China In 1931 and has re-

mained there since.

It the student or anyone else does

not relish the prospect of being

slaughtered in another capitalist

war, he had better reject the advice

of the New York Times. Instead

let him turn his eyes toward the

working class movement, and par-

ticularly toward the revolutionary

section of the working class. For
only in the destruction of capital-

ism, the cause and breeder of wars,

and the victory of the workers, lies

the certainty of the disappearance

of war. —GJB.

on political power. If a correct

policy had been utilized ; if our ma-
terial resources had not been bo

limited, it would not be infantile

to affirm clearly, tha£ the working
class would at this moment, be wag-
ing the preliminary combats for the
conquest of power.

But, having grown and fortified

its influence, Stalinism, by its nar-

row political outlook, Isolated the
workng class, pushing it onto the
road of adventures; violent zig-

zags ; abrupt withdrawals. Far
from understanding the rhythm of

the development of the revolution.

It classed tbe petty bourgeois gov-
ernment of San Martin as a "bour-

geois-feudal government, lackey of
Imperialism". Such a gross theory
had a practical application to

mutch. All efforts were directed

towards the overthrow of the Grau
government, in benefit, not of tbe
working class, but of imperialist

reaction which was once more pre-

paring its return to power over the

state apparatus.

Confusing the Masses

Without distinguishing essential

or purely formal political differ-

ences, it confused all of its adver-
saries in one solid mass. Internal

discords among the class enemies,
instead of being utilized in the in-

terests of the workers, were con-
sidered unimportant by Stalinism,

l'he Leninist insurrectionary form-
ula "to confuse the dominating
classes" was interpreted by the fun-

tionaries of official Stalinism In a
most peculiar manner : "To confuse
the dominated classes". Thus when
the proletariat found itself forced
to fight, it was already too late : for

Carlos Mendieta had been raised to

government power on the athletlo

shoulders of the American marines.

Historically, the coming to power
of Mendieta is a defeat for the pro-
letariat. Only by preparing the de-

fensive energetically and conscious-

ly, reaching out to all of the mass
urgimizations for the creation of
the united front; building the fight-

ing equipment of the proletariat

which will guard the retreat and
prepare tomorrow's offensive, is It

possible to check the disintegration

of the workers' ranks which are
falling back under the blows of re-

action.

A Treasonable Capitulation

But Stalinism does not under-
stand this question either. Stunned
by unbridled reaction—the road to

which Stalinism prepared in a crim-
inal manner—, it has done nothing
but yield cynically and openly be-

fore the dictates of the plutocracy.
Its last resolutions, emanating from
tbe bureaucratic and "cbantagist"

Carribean Secretariat, complete its

infamous treason ; Stalinism has or-

dered that in case of a revolution
the property of the imperialist feu-

dal holdings are to be respected, be-
cause imperialism is an "infinitely

superior enemy".
This shameful capitulation has

not even caused the most simple
party militant to blush. The cor-

ruption ot" the C. C. of Cub", has
alruady reached such a state that
not only is a resurgence impossible,

but not even a protest can be hoped
for. The Litvinoff-Roosevelt pact,

denounced in time by the Interna-
tional Communists, has already
borne its most delicate fruit: re-

spect for the domination of Xankea
Haauoe capital.

This prostration of the Stalinist

functionaries at the feet of Imper-
ialism will go down as the moat
open and cynical betrayal, made by
tbe Communist International in the
last ten years.

New Revolutionary Explosion Im-

Impending

Today the Cuban revolution re-

treats before the onslaught of the
opponent and the demoralization of
the proletariat sold out by its bu-
reaucratic leadership, m the near
future however, a new revolutionary

explosion, which will penetrate deep-

ly into the popular masses of the
nation, is inevitable. It is necessary
to organize in the midst of the strag-

gle a capable political leadership in

order to lead the next assault on the
enemy positions. If this leadership

fails, if it is unable to mold itself in

the course of the present battles,

then the revolution will recede for a
long time to come.
But the abnegation, vigor and ten-

acity demonstrated by the Bolshevik-
Leninists in the recent months; their

whole-hearted consecration to the
proletarian cause, make it possible

to predict that we shall be able with
the 3'd, especially, of the proletariat

of North and South Americar to

guide the broad Cuban masses, cor-

rectly and surely, towards the con-

quest of political power.
The coming upturn must find the

Cuban proletariat In condition to

fight and win, because leadership
is tempered in struggle and each
day finds it better prepared. The
new workers* party, the Bolshevik
Leninist Party, is a guarantee of
victory.

—M. GARCIA VILLAREAL.
Havana, April 12, 1934
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Cleveland Convention of the C.P.

Statesmen at Albany

Senator McNaboe and President

of the Senate Duunigan were de-

bating.

Said Mr. McNaboe, "Ha (Dunm-

gan) went to City Hall and told

that honest man of sterling char-

acter, John Curry, 'John I am with

you against the world,' and then

went out and worked for the Re-

covery Party. He has been a dou-

ble-crosser ever since I knew him".

.And Dunnigan came- back with:

"1 feel sorry tor McNaboe, he is a

mental case. He went to the Re-

covery Party and ottered to sell out

Tammany Hall but they turned him

down. They thought he would act

as a spy".

Moronic shysters, )ike this pair, are

to "investigate" Uie "Power Trust''

and. its purchasing of votes at Al-

bany! What an investigation that

will be!
• • * •

Tammany Gang Chief Dropped

"There are no charges against

me. No one can say I have not been

an honest man", complained John

Curry, Tammany chief, as the sach-

ems and other warriors sharpened

their tomahawks for bis scalp. "We

all like and respect you", said one

of the district leaders. "John, every

man here holds you in the highest

esteem and are lor you 100% so-

cially", said another, holding the

ecalp of chief Jobn in his hand, "I

can't vote against Curry, he's been

bo good to me", sobbed a female

sachem.
When the voting was over and

Curry was out, he made a few re-

marks, "Mr. Keneally, didn't I call

you up on Monday to tell you 1 was

making you a sachem"? "Three

laborers jobs would have suited me

better", was Keneaily's scornful an-

swer.

There was rejoicing in Washing-

ton. "Harmony" in the division of

spoils by Federal, State and City

Democratic leaders, will help In the

fall elections. The hands of Roose-

velt and Farley were seen in Uie

ousting of Curry. Not the whole-

sale graft, robbery and banditry

that went on under Curry's leader-

ship was the cause of his removal.

The reason was that he guessed

wrong in 1932 and supported Smith

against F. D. As Curry went out,

the leaders in revolt, the ones who

were not exposed as were the Mc-

Nallys and McCormacks, prepared

to double-cross each other in the

Btruggle for first place at the public

trough". Our Democratic institu-

tions must be preserved", as the

President said.
• • • •

"History" by Sam Don

Sam Don has a simple recipe for

success, that has worked well with

him. Last week he mixed a fresh

batch (two parts quotations from

Stalin, three parts lies about the

"renegades", a few lines from Man
and Lenin to make it palatible,

place in the Daily Worker and then

sit back and await promotion)

"In 1928-29 our party was torn

by a raging, unprincipled faction-

al struggle. The Lovestone-Trot-

skyists were singing hosannas to

the almighty power of American

capitalism. The party leadership

was dominated by the opportunist

now renegade Lovestone group. . . .

It opposed the building of independ-

end militant unions. ... In 1929 our

party received an open letter from

the C, I. which cleaned our party

of LoveBtone-Trotskylte renegade

elements" etc., etc. That's history

according to Sam.
• • * *

The Facts

First, the "Trotskyite elements"

were not in the Lovestone group.

Secondly, in 1928-29 the Lovestone

group, with the somewhat shame-

faced cooperation of the Fosterites,

were expelling the Trotskyites,

burglarizing their homes, and with

knives, black-jacks and lead pipes

breaking up their meetings.

The Hosanna Chorus

If Lovestone was singing "hosan-

nas to American capitalism" includ-

ed in the chorus were not Trotsky-

ites but such good Stalinists as

Jack Statchel, W. Winestone, Rob-

ert Minor, I. Amter, Harry Wicks

and Max.' Bedacht, not forgetting

Sam Don himself who sang with

either Weinstone or Bittleman ac-

cording as the wind blew from the

Volga. No, the "Lovestone oppor-

tunist leadership" are not all "ren-

egades", the most unprincipled of

them are now in the party leader

ship.

The Revolutionary Unions

Another fttct which both Love-

stone and Bam Don would like to

forget iB that the "revolutionary

unions", the N. M. U., the Needle

Trades Industrial Union, the Tex-

tile Workers Industrial Union, etc.,

were all set up under Lovestone

leadership and Lovestone direction.

• • *

Tbe C. I. Open Letter

The open letter from the C. I.

did not clean out "Lovestone-Trot-

skyite" elements. In the first place

there were not any such animals

and besides the "Trotskyites" were

already publishing th» Militant,

The Eighth Convention of the

official Communist Party and all

its artificial ballyhoo is over. Ac-

cording to the Daily Worker it is

to live in the minds of posterity,

epitomized by the "exeilent", the

'masterly and historical", the "clear

and forecful analysis", the "mas-

terfully applied Marxian combina-

tion of clear and general statements

with concrete examples", the "bril-

liantly outlined", etc., etc., report

of Earl Browder, the "best report

ever made at any time in the his-

tory of the Party", together with

his 'remarkable final speech".

This report, if we are to believe

Sam Don, "influenced the work and

the discussion of the convention

from the first to the last session".

And Jack stachel, in recounting the

"progress" made by the Party, tes-

tifies that it was all "made possible

under the leadership of the General

Secretary of our Party, comrade

Browder". (enthusiastic applause).

The Events of Four Years

Our expectation grows Irresisti-

bly to its natural climax. What did

this report say? What does this

Party leadership propose?

Between the Seventh and the

Eighth Party convention almost

four years have elapsed. Four

years of world-shaking events,

chief among which, as far as revo-

lutionists are concerned, must be

counted the catastrophic defeats In-

ilicted upon the proletariat in Ger-

many and Austria. Four years in

which the wave of reaction rolled

on with a powerful sweep, crushing

and smashing a working class move-

ment In its wake. A period which

more than ever exposed the perfidy

and corruption of Social-Democracy,

and also demonstrated the bank-

ruptcy of the Comintern under the

Stalin regime.

But, at the same time, a new and

powerful ray of hope appeared in

the very last of these events, in

the magnificent battle of the Aus-

trian Socialist workers, standing

out all the more in contrast to the

dismal capitulation of the Commu-
nist Party and the Social Democra-

cy of Germany, Who would dare

deny that precisely in the events

of this period is embodied the les-

sons to which a party, W be worthy

of the name revolutionary, was
duty bound to apply the most in-

cisive analysis, the most critical

examination, and draw a balance

sheet.

They Learned Nothing

All that was entirely absent

from the Stalinist convention. And
as far as future history is con-

cerned this convention can only de-

note an empty space. Marxism, as

a living doctrine is a generalization

of all working class experience,

constantly drawing its strength

from every new experience. A
party calling Itself Marxian, which

fails to absorb into its very marrow
the lessons ol these recent decisive

events, and fails to learn from them,

can in no case escape the disinte-

grating tendencies that brought So-

cial-Democracy into Its stinking

swamp of decay. It cannot at all

be counted upon as a leader of the

masses In a crisis. It will collapse

as ignominously as did the German
Communist Party.

Instead of drawing a balance

sheet from these great lessons the

misguided workers at this conven-

tion were served the same "general

line" which lead to the- catastro-

phic defeats.

The delegates were told in the

"magnificent" etc. speech that the

New Deal "is not developed Fas-

cism. But in political essence and

directfon, it is the same as Hitler's

program". Thus is being prepared

the same fatal disorientation as In

Germany and the same justification

for capitulation. In Germany the

revolutionary workers had drilled

into their minds the ideas of the

Bruening fascism, the Von Papen

fascism, the Von Schleicher fas-

cism. When the real fascism, by

May Day
(Continued from page 1)

first test of strength were met by

the proletarian call for a general

strike. The French working class

thus served notice on the Fascist

scum that the road to power in

France was barred by the

working class. The movement for

united action in France; which

lead to the general strike, if given

leadership, determined and revo-

utionary, can lead to the crushing

of the French Fascists. And, over

and above that, in the further

development of the struggle It

can lead to the crushing of

French capitalism and the found-

ing of French Soviets.

Such a movement would again

awaken the German and Austrian

working class and change the

whole world situation. Not reac-

tion, but proletarian revolution,

would be on the ascendency. It

would arouse the international

consciousness of the proletariat in

the Soviet Union now stifled by

the reactionary dogma of national

socialism. Between a Soviet Un-

ion, again alive with the spirit

of international solidarity on

which it was founded, and the

young Soviet France, the Fascist

governments of Hitler, DolfuBB

and Mussolini would go down like

a house of cards.

The Road of the United Front

The road which opens up such

a vista, is the road of the united'

front. The armed struggle of a
united working class against

Fascism in France is the first

step ou such a road. Socialist

and Communist Party leaderships

In France, instead of leading in

such a direction, hung back, still

chanting their defeatist slogans.

Alone among the political forces

one voice was raised for the unit-

ed front, that voice was the Com-
munist League of France, a voice

that is gaining increased atten-

tion in the French proletariat.

Striking back at the danger
which they saw clearly, the

French reaction hit at the out-

standing leader of International

Communism, Leon Trotsky. The

whole reactionary forces, of the

world united with the French re-

actionaries in the incitement

against Trotsky. In this they had

the support of the discredited

organizers of defeats, the Stalin-

ist bureaucracy.

The Struggle in the U. S.

Not only in Europe, but in the

United States, Fascism raises its

head. Alongside of the attacks

launched against the basic organ-

izations of the working class, the

trade unions, by the organization,

with state sanction, of company
unions, goes the rise of Fascist

bands: Blackshirts, SUvershlrts,

Brownshirts, spring up like mush-

rooms. Fascist bands are organ-

izing, arming and drilling. Mass

meetings and demonstrations of

Nazis are held in New York and

other cities.

Against company unions;
against the starvation of the un-

employed ; against the lynching

of Negro workers; against the

growth of Fascist movements;

against the growing danger of im-

perialist war—now, as never be-

fore, the united front of all work-

ingclass organizations must be

formed.

We of the Communist League of

America call on the workers in

all organizations, Communist,

Socialist, Trade Union, to raise

the demand for genuine united

front action. Let nothing stand

in your way. Be not put aside

by the rehash of past errors, de-

mand that the united front be

built now!
For the United Front of labor

against war and Fascism!

For the defense of the Soviet

Union

!

For the defense of the workers

rights

!

For the right of asylum!

For unemployment Insurance,

the six-hour day and the five-day

week!

For the new party of the Fourth

International

!

For Soviet America

!

For the International Proletar-

ian Revolution

!

this disorentation, was able to as-

cend to power, they could not dis-

tinguish it from the previous re-

gimes; they could not light it; the

Party was paralyzed. The German
revolutionists were filled up with

the spurious Ideas of "social fas-

cism"

Repeat the Old Errors

At the Cleveland convention this

was not only repeated but glibly ela-

borated into various shades and de-

grees of right and left fascism. In

such a maze of confusion the var-

ious working-class tendencies could

never be properly distinguished nor

could the false ideas be guarded

against. But such an exposition of

the question by the bureaucratic

leadership is not merely a matter

of confusion as far as they are

concerned. It is a mirror of their

own degeneracy. It is an effort to

cover up their own failure to meet

all other tendencies within the

working class on the basis of a re-

volutionary program as real party

leaders would do. Such covering

up, however, becomes the worst

form of disorientation and, in car-

rying it to its logical conclusion,

the Stalinist leaders stoop to the

lowest levels.

To shun the honest workers away
from an objective examination of

what the actual revolutionary cur-

rent in the movement stands for,

ail the Browders, in their deadly

fear of it, can only repeat their

usual base slanders. Lumping us

among their various brands of

social fascism", although they have

previously pronounced us dead at

least 27 dozen times, they say:

"Too many of our members still do

not understand that Trotskyism and

the Trotskytsts are not a 'branch'

of the Communist movement, but

rather a police ageney of the cap-

italist class". What would they an-

swer if any worker was to take

them seriously at their word1 and

say : Give us the proof so that we
can properly substantiate the con-

tention !

But this is all empty bravado

handed out to cover up their own
failure to meet our Marxian argu-

ments. For the heavy blows ol de-

feats suffered, due mainly to their

own false political orientation and

dismal incompetence, the Stalinists

increase their slander of the revo-

lutionary current. Simultaneously

every possible measure la drawn

upon to elevate a hand picked bu-

reaucracy artificially to a position

of infallibility with a Browder sit-

ting on the very pinnacle.

—ARNE SWABECK.
(Continued In Next Issue)

400 Hail Move
For New Defense

At Bellussi Meet
A cheering, singing, wildly en-

thusiastic gathering of more than

400 people converted the simple oc-

casion of a farewell dinner to Com-
rade Anthony Bellussi, at Stuyve-

sant Casino, into a demonstration

for honest non-partisan labor de-

fense that heralds the early launch-

ing of a new defense organization.

The dinner was to honor Bellussi,

an ti-Fascist victim of the Federal

Government's vicious deportation

policy, and to raise money for his

fare to another country in order to

prevent his deportation to Fascist

Itnly. The right of voluntary de-

parture, granted by the U. S. gov-

ernment being contingent on his

fare being paid.

As speaker after speaker raised

the broader issue of a united front

against Fascism, however, the gath-

ering, a mixed crowd of workers

and working class sympathizers of

varying shades of political belief,

began to sense the genuineness and

importance of the appeals.

Here was no fake call for unity,

issuing from the tongue of sec-

tarian bureaucrats, and prefaced by

slander and abuse of the people ap-

pealed to.

Speakers Warmly Received)

The speakers, by their example,

by their earnestness and honesty,

were putting the Stalinist labor

fakers to shame. The gathering

sensed this and responded, opened

their hearts out to the speakers,

cut loose with cheers that contained

a note of relief. Here was the mes-

sage that has long been awaited.

The speakers were Carlo Tresca,

editor of II Martello; Quincy Howe,
editor of the Living Age; George

Novak, of the Provisional Commit-

tee for Non-Partisan Labor De-

fense ; A. J. Jluste, of the American

Workers' Party ; James P. Cannon,

of the Communist League of Amer-
ica, and Bellussi. Comrade Can-

non acted, as toastmaster.

Tresca opened the meeting with

a militant call for a fight—no mere

newspaper campaign, no debates,

but a fight—against Fascism, the

common enemy. "You can't editor-

Stalinist Hoodlums Attack

Shachtman L A. Meeting

The open letter did cause some Fos-

terites who were privately express-

ing support for the Left Opposition

but who understood "the secret of

success", to see in the ousting of

Lovestone, great prospects for

themselves and, of course, for the

party. They had a head start on

the Minors and Stachels In the race

for Stalin's favors. Maybe Don or

some other would say a few words
on this at the next Bedacht Birth-

day Dinner. It would be much
more interesting to all then the

eternal "hossanas" to Stalin and to

Browder.

Sam's lies may go down with

some of the 1933 recruits who are

passing through the party. The old

timers, however, will understand

that Sam is writing with an eye on

the "chief" and a mind on the

higher and better things such as the

editorial chair now occupied by the

Martyr of Madiion Square.

—BILL.

PHILADELPHIA BRANCH AND
THE MILITANT

Along with the activities of the

Philadelphia Branch of the C. L. A.,

the Militant is one of the outstand-

ing features of activity. In the

last subscription drive, 50 subscrip-

tions were obtained. That is, we
carried out the decision to doable

the sub list.

In the present drive, we are pre-

paring to obtain 100 subs for the

Militant. We've placed Militants

at the following stands, which we
ask the readers of the Militant to

popularize among their friends, in

order to Increase the sale of Mili-

tants at the stands:

N. W. Cor. 19th and Market Sts.

N. W. Cor. 13th and Market Sts.

N. W. Cor. 11th and Market Sts.

S. W. Cor. 5th and Market Sts.

Colture Book Shop, 5th and Mif-

flin

Also at our Headquarters, 118 W.
Master St.

CHICAGO NOTICE
Grand Annual

CONCERT and BALL
Given by the

ITALIAN SPARTACUS
LEAGUE

Sunday, May 27th, 1934

WEST SIDE AUDITORIUM
1201 W. Taylor Street, Cor. Ra*ine

Concert— Dancing from 8 pjn. till?

Ticket* 25e

Brownsville Open Forum

"THE MARCH OF FASCISM
IN EUROPE"

LCD WIG LORE
Friday, April 27, 8:15 PM.

17T6 Pitkin Ave.

WAR AND THE

FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
The First of a New Series of Lecture* on the International

Program with Special Reference to America

By

James .annon
At

IRVING PLAZA HALL

15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, APRIL 29tK at 8 P.M.

ADMISSION 15 CENTS QUESTIONS AND DISCUSSION
Other lectures to follow on BaccesstY« Sundays: Fascism; tie

Trade Union Question; the United Front,

ialize Fascism out of existence", he

said. "You have lo fight it with its

own weapons, on the street, with

your lives. It is war l"

Quincy Howe reviewed the his-

tory of deportations, and the trans-

formation of this country from a

haven for political refugees into

one of the most forbidding and re-

actionary of all lands. He called

for a fight to regain the right of

asylum.

Simply, quietly, earnestly. Com-
rade Novak explained the circum-

stances that had led to the forma-

tion of the provisional committee.

The group of intellectuals that

formed this committee wer^ form-

erly active in the I.L.D. and the

National Committee for the Defense

of Political Prisoners. One member
of the group was former secretary

of the N.C.D.P.P. Three were ex-

members of the National Committee

of the I.L.D. Another was ex-sec-

retary of the League for Profes-

sional Groups.

All had arrived, in the course of

their work, at the same conclusion.

The crying need in the labor move-
ment was united action. Not only

did the I.L.D. and the other groups

affiliated with the Stalinists, not

want genuine unity of action, but

they blocked the efforts of all who
sought It.

Advocate Non-Partisan Organization

Slandered, abused, and shut oft

from active work because they

dared raise the Issue of a genuine

united front against Fascism, the

group had abandoned the Stalinist

camp in disgust, Now, since their

experience and capacity was prim-

arily in the direction of defense

work, they were seeking a non-

partisan, mass defense organiza-

tion.

They were under no illusions

that they, themselves, could or

should form such an organization.

It was primarily the task of work-

ing class bodies. But they had

taken the initiative in Inviting

working class organizations to form

a united defense body, and they

would promise their cooperation to

the utmost.

Muste and Cannon, following the

speaker, at once pledged their sup-

port, and the support of their or-

ganizations. It was their stirring

response to the call, their generous

waiving of rights, priorities, prece-

dent, their palpable sincerity on

the issue, that drew the cheers of

the crowd, and set the tone of the

gathering.

In the same spirit of solidarity,

the gathering unanimously passed a

resolution protesting the expulsion

of Leon Trotsky from France, and

demanding rjght of asylum for him

here in this country. This resolu-

tion also drew enthusiastic ap-

plause.

The sum o£ $226 was raised for

Bellussi—a large sum for the com-

paratively small, and predominant-

ly working class crowd.

Los Angeles—The Stalinists
scored another one of their "victor-

ies"—they broke up the Shachtman
meeting last night. But we got two
new members on the spot. These

two are really promising workers.

They're not new to the movement
and only needed this emotional push

to send them to us. Undoubtedly

the branch will be a much, bigger

one because of last night. The suc-

cess of our first Shachtman meet-

ing (a little over two hundred were

there) probably inspired the Stal-

inists to attack the second meeting

last night.

A gang of Y.C.L.'er3 and local

hoodlums—pugs and even gangsters

—were rounded up and, brought

down by truck. They congregated

outside the door, waiting for the

signal that Shachtman had started

to speak. They were noisy and

tried to argue, and of course they

tried to get in on their usual plea—"unemployed." One big fellow

whose nose was flattened and ears

cauliflowered, told Harry Ross:

"The trouble with you guys is that

you don't believe in God." You can

judge how close to the labor move-

ment these young lumpens were.

We were only about six on the

outside of the door. Around us was
this mob of about thirty-live, led

by Olsen, the Y.C.L. District Or-

ganizer,

Shachtman arose to speak. Olsen

forced himself to the door and
yelled out : "We're unemployed, and

we want to get in." They shoved

on masse Into the door. Then we
started, mostly with bare fists. We
sent them down the steps, but not

without casualties on our side. They
ran for the lavatory, and pleaded

:

"You won't hit us if we walk out."

We let them go. Two minutes

later we were sorry. They got one

of our members (a young kid) and

beat him into practically insensi-

bility. He was down on the floor

and they sapped him and kicked

him, the whole damned gang. At
this writing he's still resting in bed

at home. Another ol our young

fellows was taken to the hospital.

Six stitches were taken over his

eye where somebody had struck him

with a heavy jagged Stick.

They weren't discriminating at

all. They struck our women with

rubber hose. One woman member
of the Proletarian Party was mixed

up in it. They raised great big

welts on her arm. A most active

woman member of our group took

(juite a beating.

A few of the Stalinists tried to

carry on the fight on the inside of

the hall, but they they were ade-

quately taken care of. One came
half way up the steps, put his hand
on the inside pocket and yelled that

if we moved down on him he'd pull

his gun. Right on top of that they

sent one of their husky women, and
right behind her they were in a

mass. They outnumbered us by six

times at least, and swept us to the

door. Not numbers alone did it.

They had acquired many new wea-

pons, sticks, crowbars. They had
everything there. We barricaded

ourselves against them. They tried

to throw broken chairs at us through

the door—but that was the end
until the cops came (the radio

car). That finished the meeting.

After that we gathered at a com-
rade's house. Sympathizers were

there and also some members of the

different labor groups. Plans were

immediately drawn up for a united

front protest meeting against C.P.

fascist hooliganism. Shachtman
drew up the leaflet and a commit-

tee was appointed to go around the

different organizations. They are

now at work at it.

Shaehtman's coming here put

plenty of lite into the League
branch here. It had a tonic effect

on everybody. Especially after the

first public meeting, the effect on

outsiders was surprising. The most
important thing is that he certainly

cleared up a lot of things, notably

the Austrian question.

Militant is Barred

From Canada

Coming on the heels of the in-

ternational fury against the ideas

of the Fourth International and

Its leader Leon Trotsky Is the

receipt of a memorandum at the

offices of the Militant notifying

it that the Department of Rev-

enues has prohibited Its importa-

tion into Canada.

The reactionary Canadian gov-

ernment, rabid in its persecution

of militant workers and revolu-

tionaries, has struck another blow

at the ideas of internationalism

by the prohibition of its outstand-

ing exponent in the English lang-

uage.

Whiie no reason is attached to

the banning of the Militant from
Canada, we wish to call to the

attention of our readers that ev-

ery piece of literature issued by
the Internationalist Communists
Is now banned from the Domin-
ion of Canada.

YOUNG SPARTACUS

SEND A DOLLAR FOR FOUR
PRE-PAID SUB CARDS, EACH
GOOD FOR A SIX-MONTHS SUB-

8CRD7TION ON THE CLUB PLANjearly part of the month.

YOUNG SPARTACUS, pub-

lished monthly by the National

Committee of Spartacus South

Clubs of America, April 1934.

Appearing in late April, the cur-

rent issue of the organ of the

S. Y. C.s features the recent world
,

youth conference and the protest

against the deportation of the four

German youth.

Articles on the strike wave, the

dental mechanics strike, the student

anti-war strike, the Dr. Wirt "ex-

pose", and on the recent Philippine

"independence" law cover the out-

standing current events. The prob-

lem of unionizing the young work-

ers and the revolutionary attitude

towards the proposed1 child labor

amendment are treated in editor-

ials. Activities among the students

are covered in "Student Notes".

The preparations for a new war
are covered In the feature "I Cover

the War Front", an article on Am-
erican munitions production and
items on the C. C. C. An article on

the Silver Shirts is printed as the

first of a series on the growing
Fascist movement in the United

States. The lessons of the Austrian

events are treated in popular form.

Finally, the activities of the Spax-

tacus Youth Clubs are included un-

der "organization notes".

The May issue is planned for the

San Francisco Meeting
San Francisco.—Comrade Shacht-

-man's meeting in San Francisco

was a huge success. Held at the

Labour College, a known labour

meeting-place and headquarters of

thtj Proletarian Party, the meeting

was singularly well attended with

275 workers of all tendencies pres-

ent.

Comrade Shachtman in his talk

very ably pointed out the bankrupt-

cy of the 2nd and 3rd Internation-

als, demonstrating their impotency

in the face of world-wide crisis

and concluded by calling for the

formation of a new revolutionary

international.

During the discussion period a

C. P. leader got up and announced
the meeting the O. P. was holding

to "answer" "Mr." Shachtman.

Around this arose a strenuous dis-

cussion of various policies, at the

conclusion of which Comrade
Shachtman challenged the Commu-
nist Party to debate and after re-

marking that for five and a half

years they had refused to do SO,

he dared the C. P. to answer our

challenge.

At the Communist Party "Answer
to Mr. Shachtman" meeting, Com-
rade Shachtman was called "Trot-

sky's lackey," "leader of the Love-

stoneites," and violently accused of

n"ever having worked for a boss"

and Comrade Trotsky was said to

be "politically dead," "opposed to

collectivization of the land in Rus-

sia" and for "taxing the poor peas-

antry to industrialize Russia." No
attempt was made to answer in de-

tail any thoretical arguments ad-

vanced by Comrade Shachtman. To
their slanders, we reiterated our

challenge to debate and called upon

the membership to watch whether

or not the C. P. would answer.

At Comrade Shaehtman's meeting

a great deal of literature and all

available Militants were sold and,

contrary to popular custom which
ends most radical meetings at 10

o'clock, the meeting continued until

12 o'clock when the landlady turned

off the lights.

Comrade Shaehtman's meeting

was the needed impetus to the fur-

ther growth of the local branches.

Already, as a result of the enthu-

siasm raised at this meeting, and the

farce of the Stalinists' "answer",

our prestige and Influence among
the working class has been strength-

ened and we are making headway
In winning over many worthwhile

elements to the position of the Left

Opposition.

—FLORENCE WYLE.

SHACHTMAN TOUR SCHEDULE
Fri., April 27—Staunton or Gil-

lespie, III.

Sat., April 28—Springfield. III.

Sun., April 29—Davenport, la.

Mon., April 30—Davenport, la.

Tues., May 1—-Chicago, 111.

Wed. May 2—Chicago, 111.

Thurs.' May 8—Chicago, III.

Fri., May 4—Waukegan, 111,

Sat.' May 5—Detroit, Mich.

Sun., May 6-—Detroit, Mich.

WILL FASCISM COME TO
AMERICA?

Lecture By
JAMES P. CANNON

Friday, May 4, 1931

at 8:00 P.M.

Elm Mill Building, 532 Warren St.

Opposite Waumbeck St,

Roxhury, Mass

Admission IS Cents

Auipteea: Boston Branch Commtmiit

LMgue of AnwricA
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The Revolutionary Policy

Committee

IN THE NEW YORK MAY DAY PARADE

Note: This is the first of a

series of articles by comrade
Cannon on the program ut the

Revolutionary Policy Committee
of the Socialist Party.

• • • •
Under tlie impact of the second

historic debacle of social reformism

on the international Held—Germany
aud Austria—and the sharpening of

the class struggle in America, the

ferment ia the Socialist Party is

deepening and a process of differ-

entiation along principle lines is

clearly evident. Most significant,

amoag the many groupings, a left

wing current is now taking shape
inside the party.

This current, which differeatiates

Itself ia many important respects

from the lukewarm radicalism o£

the "Militants", calls itself the

"Revolutionary Policy Committee of

the Socialist Party". It has recent-

ly issued a programmatic statement

of aims and principles with 47 sig-

natures under the title i "An Ap-
peal to the Membership of the

Socialist Party". In this pamphlet,

for toe first time since 1921, a group

of more or less influential party

members takes issue with the re-

formist position ou fundamental

principle questions and approaches

the standpoint of revolutionary

Marxism, that is, of Communism.
Declaring against any "middle

road" and demanding that the So-

cialist Party change "its present

principles and tactics", the new
Left group attacks the traditional

reformist policies of Social Demo-
cracy all along the line.

The statement of the Revolution-

ary Policy Committee is somewhat
lacking in clarity and incisiveness

oa certain fundamental issues

which permit of no ambiguity. The
document also leaves other essen-

tial programmatic questions un-

touched and omits the necessary

critique of the various groups and
tendencies in the Socialist aud Com-
munist movements.

Despite these defects, however,

the declaration of the Revolution-

ary Policy Committee indicates the

emergence of a substantial group in

the Socialist Party which is obvi-

ously breaking with the policy and
practice of social reformism. If

the group preserves on this course

it will undoubtedly attract the rev-

olutionary elements of the party,

especially the Socialist youth, and
play as important role in the re-

constitution* of the revolutionary

movement in America.

Dangers Facing tbe Left Wlhg

Many dangers will beset them on
this path. They can overcome them,

and avoid1 the fate which has be-

fallen many other radical groupings

in the parties of the Second Inter-

national—that of serving as a wind-

break for social reformism and an
apologist for its treacheries—only

on the condition that they round
out theirj program and develop its

implications to the very end.

i"or this, as theory and all exper-

ience have- demonstrated, clarity

and precision of expression are

needed. And, in addition, a course

which suits the action to the word
is needed. The break with reform-

ism must be complete and lead to

a fusion with the revolutionary

Marxists, or it is no break at all

in the real sense of the word.

The Revolutionary Policy Com-
mittee has taken the first, but only

the first, decisive steps in such a

break. Needless to say, every in-

telligent Communist can but wel-

come this significant development
in the Socialist Party and aspire to

aid its further evolution in a revo-

lutionary direction. The first pre-

requisite for this is frank, and
straight-forward criticism. After

that, direct proposals to the Left

Socialists to apply their program-
matic declarations in practical ac-

tion follow as a matter of course.

Those who mean their declara-

tions seriously can have no objec-

tion to such criticism and such pro-

posals. They are doubly necessary

at the present time when, after the

manifest bankruptcy of reformism
in Germany and Austria, reform-
ists of all shades are covering them-
selves with the mantle of radicalism

in order to return to the old ways
again tomorrow. One of the first

obligations of honestly revolution-

ary Socialists is to mark them-

selves oft, in word and deed, from
these false prophets and centrist

masqueraders.

Tbe State and Revolution
Under the chapter heading, "The

Road to Power", the statement of
the R. P. c. Is remarkable, both
for what it says and what it leaves
unsaid. On this fundamental ques-

tion of the state and

which has divided the Social De-
mocracy and Communism most
sharply and irreconcilably, the R.

P. C. rejects the conception that

the bourgeois democratic state can
serve as the instrument for the
transformation of the social order.

Tbe program assigns this function,

as Marx and Engcls did, to the dic-

tatorship of the proletariat.

In order to bring out the position

clearly we quote at some length:

"It is necessary tsays the state-

ment of the It.P.O.) to acquire
possession of the state power so

as to transform capitalist society

into socialist society by means of

the dictatorship of the proletar-

iat."

Further

:

'"The class character of a cap-

italist society means that no in-

stitution or instrument set up by
the capitalist class can be de-

pended upon to establish the Work-
ers' Republic. Therefore the

working class state will be an
entirely new type of state based

on workers' councils, historically

suited to serve as the organs of

liberation"

For Arming the Workers

On the function of the workers'

state, the declaration of the R.P.C.

says:

"Once socialists are in posses-

sion of the state machinery by the

mandate of the workers, their

task is to secure and insure the

governmental power for the vic-

torious revolution by arming the

workers for its defense against

all possibility of a counter-revo-

lutionary resistance and to pro-

ceed to transform the economic

(Continued on Page 4)

Leader of the

Spanish C.P.

Resigns Post
According to a Barcelona des-

patch printed in the New Leader,

organ of the Independent Labor
Party of Great Rritain, the leader

of the official Communist Party of

Spain, Jose Balbontin, has resigned

from the Party because it refuses

to unite with the Socialist Party,

the Anarcho-syndicalists and1 the
Communist Opposition in resistance

to Fascism. The C. P. has rejected

with the other working-class organ-1

izatious under the phrase "united

action from below".

In a letter to the Central Com-
mittee of the Spanish Communist
Party, Balbontin says it is "inimi-

cal to tbe solidarity of the working
class to continue lighting Socialism

as if it were a wing of Fascism".

He continues:

—

"I do not believe that Fascism
in Spain has been defeated, as

Comrade Stalin stated ia his last

speech. It seems to me that Fas-
cism in Spain marches apace, and
has one foot in the Government
already, and it will soon succeed
in monopolising the Government
completely if we do not hurry to

stop it by a sincere united front

against Fascism. . . .

"It seems evident to me that

Spanish Socialism and Anarchism
want sincerely to fight against
the Fascist danger, aad that in

this critical moment the Spanish
Communists must join loyally with
the Socialists and Anarchists in

a united front from below and
from above, suspending all inter-

nal factional struggles in answer
to the demands of the masses.

"We must suppress effectively

the advances of Fascism ; and
only then shall we be able, with-
out fear, to dedicate ourselves to

the tasks of organizing a Work-
ers' and Peasants' Government
based on Soviets.

"At this moment in Spain, It

seems to me too premature to-

insist on imposing upon the great
revolutionary mass the leadership

of a Communist Party which has
hardly begun to sprout. If you
insist on an immediate displace-

ment of Socialist and Anarchist
leadership, in place of treating

with them provisionally, you are
preventing a proletarian bloc and
you are facilitating the complete
triumph of Fascism, Just as was
done in Germany".
The resignation o£ Jose Bolbontin

has aroused great interest among
the Spanish workers. There Is not
the least doubt that he will have
the support of many workers within

revolution, tbe Communist Party.
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MARCHING UNDER THE BANNER OF THE
COMMUNIST LEAGUE

Capitalists ofAll Countries Close Their

Doors to Leon Trotsky

The attempt of comrade Trotsky
to find asylum in some country has
thus far proved fruitless. All doors
are closed to him. Latest reports

indicate that be must remain in

France "undet* constant police sur-
vellance". The New York Times of

May 3 prints tbe following des-

patches :

Wireless to The New York Times.

PARIS, May 2.—France, which
two weeks ago ordered Leon Trot-
sky to leave the country, will be
obliged to keep him. No other coun-
try will take him off her hands.

Since the order for his expulsion

was issued the arch-conspirator, who
admtted he was engaged in trying
to organize a fourth international,

has carried on negotiations with
many governments, with a view to

obtaining asylum. But today, whea
the time limit put on his sojourn
in France was reached, he informed
the French Government that he had
cot succeeded. No other country
would permit M. Trotsky to cross
its frontiers.

Under these circumstances the
French Government has decided!

upon his virtual internment. The
Council of Ministers agreed to as-

sign a residence to him where he
would be kept under constant po-

lice surveillance. Authorities stated

tonight that M. Trotsky would oc-

cupy that place of residence tomor-
row, but they would not Indicate

its exact location. It will be at
least 185 miles from Paris, it was
stated.

Meanwhile, M. Trotsky will con-

tinue negotiations in the hope of
obtaining a place of refuge. He has
solicited the hopsitality of several
Central American republics, from
wbich he has not yet had responses.

SUDDEN DEATH OF
A.A . BUEHLER

Just as this issue of the MILI-

TANT went to press we received

a telegram with the shocking

news of the sudden death at

Kansas City off comrade A. A.

Buehier, the" beloved veteran of

the American Communist move-

ment, one of the foundation mem-
bers of tlie Communist Party and
an active member of tbe Commu-
nist League sine* its inception.

The death of comrade Buehier is

a heavy blow to our cause. Com-
ing on top of the death last week
of comrade Cora Duff the passing

of comrade Buehier inflicts a par-

ticularly severe loss on the Kansas
City Branch. The laconic tele-

gram of the Kansas City Branch
comrades: "We are grief-stricken

but will carry on", gives a true

expression of the spirit of com-
rade

4

Buehier.

TERROR IN HITLER GERMANY

DEMAND THE RIGHT OP
ASYLUM FOB LEON TROTSKY
IN THE UNITED STATES.

Berlin (T.I.S.)— Hitler justice

closes its balance sheet for the first

month of 1S34 with a total of three
new death sentences and 447 years
of prison and hard labor. Four
earlier death sentences were exe-

cuted, including the one against
van der Lubbe, the unwitting
instrument for the establish-

ment of Nazi mass terror. Four
well-known anti-Nazi leaders were
shot dead by the police while "try-

ing to escape" although it is con-
clusively proven that the men were
deliberately murdered.
According to January statistics

which are, however, Incomplete, 123
enemies of the Hitler regime suf-

fered heavy penalties from the
bands of Nazi justice.

Greatest May Day in the History

Of New York Labor Movement
//

America First

Parade is Fiasco

At Minneapolis

By far the largest and most im-
pressive May Day demonstration
that New York has seen took place
this year. From one o'clock until

after six the parade passed before

the speakers stand in Madison
Square, singing the militant songs
of labor, shouting the slogans of

Minneapolis, April 30-^The dark
unity and *™W>» aud baii^E the

.I-,-* nf ,™«in„ ™.oh „ f <*r*„„ posing beginning of a great unit-

ed front of the workers in the light
forces of reaction cateh at straws
these days. The surge of labor's

ranks toward tbe organizations of

struggle has a meaning for the

profit-mad bosses. They understand
that the temper of the workers, who
have suffered long years of hunger
in the bread lines, is mounting.
They look upon the rapid1 spread
of the strike wave as a certain
signal that the workers in industry,

even though faced with unemploy-
ment, have determined to light for
a better living standard. These
bosses do not mean to give up a
single penny unless they are forced
to do so.

The "America First" parade and
demonstration in Minneapolis, or-

ganized by the Hofstads and Labos
as a counter demonstration to the
May Day parade, marched in per-
fect step with these labor-hating
bosses and their tools in the Wel-
fare Board. Whether inspired di-

rectly by the business men's associ-

ations, the Citizens Alliance and
like organizations or not (and there
is plenty of reason to believe that
it was) does not matter greatly.
What must be mad© crystal clear,
is that a number of active workers,
members and, in some cases, offi-

cials of the M.C.C.W., played an
active role in tlie work organizing
tills disgraceful performance. The
Minneapolis Central Council of
Workers must lose no time in clean-
ing its ranks of these twilight ele-

ments.

Traitors in lite Labor Ranks

When Shay, McKinzie, Llndberg,
liufstad, Labo and others an-
nounced, through channels hat
known to them, that they were con-
stituted as a committee to arrange
this "America First" parade for the
unemployed, all tlie forces of re-

action leaped to their posts. What!
an unemployed "loyalty" parade!
With American flags—and all thatl
And—just think—best of all—to
start from the Auditorium at 9 in
tlie morning, THE DAY BEFOBE
—MAY DAY!!!
What a perfectly splendid idea.

Here was an opportunity to deal a
crushing blow to the real workers'
International holiday. A good'

chance, so they reasoned, to cut the
May Day Demonstration to pieces.

To teach the militant workers a
lesson. The local press gave this
project plenty of publicity. The
Journal, the most reactionary of the
lot, fairly outdid itself, carrying
two column pictures of the "com-
mittee" on the front page, and giv-
ing, also on the front page, a de-
tailed account of the preparations.

It listed the, slogans: "We have
faith in America; all we want is

work". "Lets have fair play".

"Merchants, farmers, factories

—

our_ problems are your problems".
"Lets pull togethei—" etc. etc.

The Journal stressed the an-
nouncement that a loyalty program
would be

v
conducted at the Parade

Grounds where the parade was to
terminate after a march through
the down town streets. It pro-
claimed that speakers from the
American Legion aud Veterans of
Foreign Wars would address the
expected crowds. Former CWA
project contingents were to form
and march as separate units. All
in all, the press and certain radio
stations did the best they could un-
der the circumstances to trick un-
informed workers into participating
in this counter-demonstration.
Bands were promised. American
fiags for the coat lapels, banners,
patriotic symbols, police escort and
the rest.

It must be clearly understood.
This "demonstration' was cooked
up by the people mentioned and ac-
cording to their own statements,
behind the back and without the
knowledge of the M.C.C.W., the
organization to which most of them
belonged. They asserted that they
knew "such proposals would be
defeated". They chose, rather, to

go out as individuals and get aid
from the only place that aid is

forthcoming for such an affair, from
organizations and individuals whose
purpose is to divide, confuse and
throw back the gathering forces of
labor.

It goes without saying that a few
workers were misled into partiri-

patlng in this sorry mess. Let them

against war and Fascism.

Despite the division of the move-
ment and the holding of a separate
parade and demonstration at Union
Square under the auspices of the
Stalinist Party, the May Day Labor
Conference, which united all the
other tendencies in the progressive
labor movement exceeded' all prev-
ious demonstrations and all expee-
"—

^
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MexicanPolicc
Seize International

Communists
The New York Tribune prints the

following dispatch from Mexico
City under date of April 29;

By Cable to the Herald Tribune
Copyright, 1034, N. Y. Tribune Inc.

MEXICO CITY, April 29.—Three
meu have been arrested here for
distributing propaganda setting
forth the doctrines of Leon Trotzky,
one-time lied army leader, and the
police have seized several hundred
pamphlets urging Mexican workers
to joiu the "Fourth International,"
which Trotzky now favors. Law
students of the University of Mex-
ico sent a delegation in an unsuc-
cessful attempt to obtain the re-

lease of one of the men, a recent
law school graduate.

According lu the newspaper "El
Uranco," a Trotzky ito organization
already exists in Mexico, but the
authorities have beeu unable to lo-

cate its headquarters or to hud the
persons who issued the propaganda.

Attacking other Communist
groups, the Trotszky pamphlets
protested against the French gov-
ernment's decision to expel Trotzky,
calling this action "the first direct
step toward complete faseizution of
France and western Europe." Trot-
zky's presence in that part of the
world, it was said, "is most impor-
tant for the workers, since leader-
ship is needed to transform the next
war into a civil war and revolu-
tion."

Com. Cora Duff Dead

Kansas City, Missouri, April 23—
Comrade Cora Duff, aged 25, died'

early this morning at the Research
Hospital. Hen death came as the
end of nearly six months' suffering
from an inflamatory condition of
the arteries. Throughout her long
aud very painful Illness Comrade
Duff fought bravely and uncom-
plainingly.

Comrade Duff was secretary of
the Kansas City Branch of the
Communist League of America and
organizer of the Kansas City Young
Spartacus Club.

Tbe revolutionary movement suf-
fers an irreparable loss in the
death of Comrade Duff She was a
leader of young and old." Her
mind was keenly active. She had
an artistic appreciation of life; she
had a warm, affectionate nature;
she was courageous, optimistic, and
militant. To the last she was
steadfast in her principles and con-
victions aad in her devotion to the
high cause of social revolution.

tations iu the size and spirit of its

demonstration.

May Day this year was not the

occasion for a holiday festival. The
shadows of war and fascism hang
too heavily over the world to per-
mit a spirit of festivity in the work-
ing class movement. The demon-
stration was permeated, rather,

with a sober and' determined spirit

of struggle and the powerful urge
tor unity in the labor ranks against
the threatening reaction. The
Young Socialists especially ex-
pressed this spirit and presented an
impressive spectacle as they
marched behind a huge banner
bearing the motto: "We will tight

to the death against war and fas-

cism !"

As the divisions of the Communist
League, the Communist Party Op-
position, and the I. W. W. marched
iuto the square they were greeted
by the assembled Socialist workers,
particularly by the Young Social-
ists, with resounding cheers and
shouts of "Long Live the United
Front!" The fraternization of So-
cialist and Communist workers, the
comradely spirit of unity and soli-

darity in the common struggle
against the common enemy, which
is the cement that binds the united
front together, found a powerful
expression at Madison Square this

May Day.
The International Communist*

wound up the day with a rousing
mass meeting at Irving Plaza where
a number of speakers reviewed the
event aud outlined the program of
struggle for the united front for the
ensuing period. Our speakers at
the Madison Square meeting—J. P.
Cannon representing the League
and M. Garret representing the
Spartacus Youth Clubs—hailed the
great occasion for the real progress
toward the united front which it

represented and urged that every
conscientious effort be made to ex-
tend it to include all the organiza-

tions of the workers, including the
Stalinists. While continuing to fight

for this line, our speakers made it

clear, however, that the Interna-
tional Communists will continue to

participate in the existing move-
ment that was launched so auspi-
ciously with the May Day demon-
stration at Madison Square.

Shachtman

St. Louis

Speaks

Meet
at

St. Louis—Max Shachtman ad-
dressed one of the largest meetings
arranged by the Communist League
in St. Louis recently when he spoke
on the need for a new revolutionary

party at the Crunden Branch Li-

brary auditorium 'last -Wednesday.
Almost 100 workers were in at-

tendance, mostly from the factories,

unions, and other workingclass or-

ganizations. They were so attentive

to tbe discussion that ensued and
so eager to learn about the princ-

iples and history of the Internation-

al Communist League that a large
amount of literature, Militants and
pamphlets was rapidly disposed of.

Practically the entire membership
of the Y.P.S.L. attended the meet-
ing en masse, after having been
visited by the writer and urged to

be present to help prevent an antic-

ipated Stalinist hoodlum attack. In
order to be able to attend Shacht-
man's lecture, the Y.P.S.L. by unan-
imous motion, omitted their regular

circle meeting whieh was supposed
to have been held on the samo
night.
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The Trade Union Question and

The Fourth International
The Second of a New Series of Loetures on the International

Program with Special Reference to America
By

James P. Cannon
At

IRVING PLAZA HALL
15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, MAY 6th at 8 P.M.
ADMISSION 15 CHNTS QUESTIONS AND DISCUSSION
Other lectures to follow on successive Sundays: Fascism; the

United Front.
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New Trends In the Trade

Union Movement
There is an unmistakable trend'

in the trade unions today which
foreshadows the tempestuous de-

velopments to come. It is shown in

Its boldest outline in the steel work-

ers' union and came particularly to

the lore at the recent convention.

The rank and file delegates deliv-

ered some severe blows to the pres-

ident, old "Grandmother" Tighe,

and rode rough shod, breaking down
all the fences he had so carefully

built up. The trend is shown in

the newly constituted federal un-

ions organized in several of the

mass production industries where
a struggle is beginning for a status

of industrial unionism. It was shown
In the automobile workers Situa-

tion, where at one time Collins had
to wield his gavel heavily to pre-

vent a representative delegate con-

ference from taking strike action

for union recognition. Yes, also,

the change of front of the railroad

union executives in actually pre-

senting demands to the carriers, re-

flects the pressure upon them from

the workers.

Leaders Under Fire

The high-priced labor leaders

sense the quickening tempo. Some
of them are already hit squarely by
the impact and fear themselves rid-

ing the whirlwind. Others are try-

ing to adjust at least their language

to the pressure from the workers.

All of them are endeavoring with

might and main to hold hack and
to keep the movement within safe

channels behind Roosevelt and the

New Deal.

Bill Green, who is still a deacon

in the Baptist church of his native

Coshochton, Ohio, were he used to

teach Sunday school, released a May
Day forecast in which he says:

''Labor belipves that notwithstand-

ing this refusal a concentrated drive

should he made to compel, through

the use of forceful methods if nec-

essary, an immediate reduction in

the hours of labor. There is no

other remedy available."

Of course, he has said that he-

fore. We do not harbor any illu-

sions that he, or any of the others

in exalted positions of leadership,

are becoming militant. Not at all.

But the truth <s that they all find

themselves confronting new condi-

tions.

New Forces in the Unions
New forces in large numbers are

coming into the unions. They are

mainly proletarians from mass pro-

duction and basic industries. They
look upon the unions as instruments

of struggle and as means of pro-

tecting their interest. They mean
to use them for this purpose. They
bring forward the basic interest of

the class as a whole, themselves

representing its lowest layers.

We are no longer in the condi-

tions of the past where the most
powerful unions concerned them-
selves almost purely with the in-

terests of privileged sections of

skilled crafts. Concessions could he

wrung from' the employers for this

privileged section on the basis of

keeping the masses of unskilled and
semi-skilled without organization

and on a low standard of living.

These concessions became the breed-

ing ground for bribery, graft and
corruption amongst the officials.

The exclusive craft unions became
the instruments to keep the rest of

the working class in subjection.

Now new problems begin to face

these union officials.

The convention of the Amalgam-
ated Association of Iron Steel and
Tin Workers is a good example of

these new problems. The union has
witnessed a considerable influx of

new members, rising from practi-

cally nothing to what, In the vari-

ous estimates, range- between a

membership of 50,000 and 100,000.

Its president, Mike Tighe, counted

upon his office as a life-time job

and always relied upon his good
friends amongst the owners of the

means of production.

Bank and File Revolts

To his consternation at the con-

vention the rank and file delegates

began to take charge. First they

overruled his ideas, that delegates

y>ming from local lodges who had
not paid their per capita tax be-

cause of unemployment due to black-

listing of union members should not

be seated. Secondly, they saved1 the

convention rrom the disgrace of

listening to "puddler" Jim Davis
(the senator from Pennsylvania)

and forced hiro off the floor. The

actions of this powerful opposition

delegation culminated in the con-

vention adopting the following pro-

gram r

1. Immediate presentation of de-

mands to the Steel Companies for

Union Recognition and a substan-

tial wage increase.

2. '''" give a ten day ultimatum
to the trust, with preparations for

a general strike if the demands are

not granted.

For good measure the delegates

decided to set up a special conven-

tion committee to he in charge of

the "offensive action". This drew

(Continued on page 4)

Young Socialists and Spartacus Youth

Sponsor United Front

BULLETIN

The National Committee of the

Spartacus Youth Clubs and the

National Committee of the Young
Peoples Socialist League nave

agreed to sponsor local united

front movements for May 30th in

Philadelphia, Chicago, Kansas
City and Los Angeles. The dem-
onstrations on that day will be

against war and Fascism and for

the release of the four German
youth who were delivered to the

Hitler police by the Dutch Gov-
ernment.

//

United Front" In Chicago
Stalinists Celebrate May Day by Hooligan Attack on

International Communist! in Parade

Chicago.—The Stalinist-controlled

May Day demonstration being the

only one held in Chicago, the

League decided to participate in it,

in spite of the two rebuffs. Accord-
ingly about 70 members and sym-

pathizers gathered at the headquar-
ters of the Italian Spartacus Work-
ers League on May Day, formed a
line and marched to the starting

point of the demonstration in Union
Park, headed by the red, flag and
under appropriate banners.

A Hooligan Attack

As soon as we took our places in

the 9th division, the Stalinists im-

mediately tried to isolate us from
the main body by placing a cordon
in front of us. Suddenly, while we
were waiting to start, a Stalinist

hooligan jumped upon a Spartacus
Youth Club member and tore down
the banner of the Spartacus Youth
League. He did not however escape

unpunished and that discouraged

tile Stalinists from trying a second
time at that point.

When the demonstration finally

got under way, we broke thru the

cordon o£ Stalinists and joined the

main body of the parade. Every-
thing went well until we reached1

Grant Park where the demonstra-
tion was to wind up. There, took
place a most dastardly attack upon
us by an organized gang of Stalin-

ists.

Grant Park was full of police and
detectives. They stood about in

large groups everywhere. Sudden-
ly the Stalinist gang made its at-

tack, tearing down banners and1

slugging right and left. In the brief

space that the fight lasted, our com-
rades gave a good account of them-
selves but quickly withdrew at the

sight of the police rushing to inter-

vene. Had tile police planted their

agent provocateurs in the Stalinist

ranks to furnish them with an ex-

cuse to intervene and break up the

demonstration, they could not have
done better than the Stalinist hood-
lums.

The ''Leader" of tlie Hooligans

The leader of the gang, character-

istically enough, was Jack Spiegel.

This loathsome creature has built

up quite a reputation for himself

by leading a group of C. P. members
and sympathizers into a police trap

in Melrose Park three years ago,

disappearing, and leaving his fol-

lowers at the mercy of the police

machine guns. The same hero was
one of the leaders of the Stalinist

moh| that attempted to break up
Comrade Swabeck's meeting last

November. At that time he also

gave a demonstration of his great

courage by being the first to run

downstairs as soon as the fight

started1

.

In Grant Park, he again disting-

uished himself by performing the

function of an agent provacateur

who starts a light in order to give

the police a chance to intervene.

And yet he is no mere rank and
filer of the C. P.—quite tie con-

trary, he is a leader of one of the

sections of the party.

Before the demonstration was
over, the Left Poale Zion were also

the victims of a eowardlj" attack,

being mistaken for International

Communists.

Thus, May Day has come and
gone in the city that gave birth to

it, in ttie city where the Haymarket
martyrs gave teir lives fighting* for

the 8-hour day and the right to free

speech by labor. May Day, 1934,

only provided' the Stalinists with
another opportunity to reveal them-
selves as a reactionary force in the

labor movement. But May Day,
1934, also disclosed something new,
something of vital importance to

the workers of Chicago—the crys-

talization and growth of a group of

International Communists—small in

size as yet, but determined in its

effort to build the forces for a new,

genuinely revolutionary party that

will lead the workers to victory.

—SATIK.

Dental Mechanics Strike at Baltimore

Baltimore—The first strike of the

dental mechanics ever to take place

in Baltimore was called on April 12,

1934. The response was almost a

100% walkout.

Before many days had passed the

local bosses were reinforced by the

national organization of the bosses.

This turned the strike into far

more than an event of only local

importance. The National Associa-

tion of the bosses was determined
to stop the spread of the union
which had already brought about
agreements in New York and Phil-

adelphia.

Labor Board Steps In
Early in the days of the Strike,

the union was suddenly called on by

a representative of the National La-
bor Board. It is quite clear that

this was done because the union
had by this time become a recog-

nized force in the industry. The
Labor Boards had shown no such
interest in New York or Philadel-

phia in the attempts of the, union
to call to task the violaters of the

miserable code brought forth by the
NRA. This move Immediately con-

solidated the laboratory owners in

that it brought them together as a
group and interfered with the plans

of the union to approach the bosses

individually.

Negotiations were opened up and

broken off several times, with the

bosses refusing to come to terms.

The men held solid and, although

entirely inexperienced and with a
very small treasury at their com-
mand, continued the strike for fif-

teen days. At that time the danger
that work was leaving the city, per-

haps never to return, and the im-

possibility to get relief brought

about the necessity for a compro-
mise. The union voted on a second

agreement and unanimously agreed

to It.

Partial Victory for Union
That agreement, while by no

means getting the original demand's,

marks a distinct step forward.

Hereafter the bosses cannot single

out any man for discrimination

(through firing, indefinite layoff,

etc.) without dealing with the com-
mittee elected by the membership
to represent them in any grievance

against the boss. Other gains, such

as an almost universal 10% in-

crease, etc. were won.

What is most important is that

the strike, under the guidance of

Leonard Darvin of Baltimore and
Herbert Capelis of New fork,

tpught the men an unforgettable

lesson of their need for organiza-

tion. That lesson is the surest

guarantee Of a strong union for the

future.

New l'ork City—The youth con-

ference initiated by the Spartacus

\'outh Clubs and the Young Peoples

Socialist League in this city for a
demonstration on May 30th against

war and' Fascism, for the release of

the four deported German youth,

and to protest the beatings and ar-

rest of Yipsels on last May 30th by
the American Legionaries, unani-

mously decided to approach the con-

ference of the Youth Section of the

League Against War and fascism
( Stalinist controlled ) for comm6n
action on that day. The objectives

of the conference were broadened
to include a protest against the

naval maneuveurs in New York City

on May 31st and in solidarity with
the persecuted Cuban students.

These decisions were
v
adopted af-

ter thorough discussions in which
all the representatives partook. The
organizations attending, in addition

to the sponsoring groups, were the

Student League for Industrial De-
mocracy, the Youth Committee
Against Fascism (Socialist ) , the

Vanguard Jrs., the youth group of

the Communist League of Struggle,

the Young Communist League (Op-
position), and Pioneer Youth. The
National Student League had two
observer's present.

Discussion at the Conference
The NSLers launched into an at-

tack on the conference as planning
a rival demonstration to that of

the Young Communist League's Na-
tional Youth Day. They proposed
that the conference dissolve and the

constituent organizations attend the
Stalinist youth conference of May
13th. The Lovestoneites—Y. C. L.

(O).—sharply criticized the Yipsels
and Spartacus Youth for "the fac-

tional way in which the conference

was organized".

The delegates of the Spartacus
Youth Clubs, Manny Garrett and
Joe Carter, replied to both the

NSLers and the Lovestoneites by
stating that their organization had
been and was in favor of common
action of all radical youth groups.

It was pointed out that both the

Young Communist League and the

National Student League had been
invited to the national conference

for the defense of the four deported
German youth on April 7th, neither

organization sent delegates or re-

plied to the invitation. The S.Y.C.s

made a motion that the incoming
executive committee of the Confer-

ence propose to the Stalinist con-

ference of May 13th a joint com-
mittee for the preparation of a
common demonstration on May 30th

along the lines of the accepted ob-

jectives.

Yipsel Amendment
The Yipsels Introduced an amend-

ment which stated that the condi-

tions for. the united front with the

Stalinists are: 1) their, support of

the struggle for the freedom of the

four deported German youth, and
2) the repudiation by the Y.C.L. of

the slanderous attack on the organ-

izations which signed the protest

petition on the four German youth

sponsored by the Non-Partisan La-
bor Defense Committee. The sec-

ond section of the amendment was
sharply criticized by the delegates

of the S.Y.C.s as an ultimatum
which would be a serious obstacle

iu the road toward a genuine unit-

ed front. After a heated discussion

and a recess for consultation, the

Yipsels withdrew their amendment
with the statement that they will

consider the Y.C.L.'s acceptance of

our proposal for the united, front

as an implicit repudiation of the

I.L.D. slanders. The Spartacus del-

egates made a statement welcoming
this action and adding that it also

would draw the same conclusion if

the Stalinist youth accept our pro-

posals.

The original motion for common,
action with the May 13th Confer-

ence was accepted unanimously.

An executive committee consisting

of one representative from each of

the organizations present was con-

stituted. The Conference elected

Ben Fischer of the Yipsels and
Manny Garrett of the Spartacus

Youth Clubs as chairman and sec-

retary respectively of the executive

committee.

This is a big step toward real

united front of the youth. The re-

action of the Stalinists Is yet to be

seen.

New York's May Day In Reveiw
May-Day—the greatest May Day

in the history of New York City

—

is not too long past for discussion

and controversy. The issues raised

by the two huge demonstrations

—

one at Madison Square Park, the

other at Union Square—are still

lively Issues. Time has lent certain

perspectives that justify a fresh re-

view.

More than 150,000 workers
marched in the two demonstrations
—the one under the auspices of the

May Day Labor Conference, and the
other called by the "United Front"
conference of the Stalinists. The
lines of march ran parallel, circling

the center of Manhattan, and never
met. Both parades were orderly

and disciplined ; each raised separ-

ately and challengingly—as if they

were rival slogans—the call for a
united front against Fascism.

The Communist League of Amer-
ica marched with the Socialists,

trade unions, and other organiza-
tions in a united front that excluded
only the Stalinist organization and
its sympathizers — to Madison
Square. It marched under its own
banners, it had its own speakers, it

introduced revolutionary slogans. It

gained thereby in prestige among
the workers ; it proved thereby that
it was prepared to support in action
its own doctrine of a united front.

The Union Square parade and
demonstration was a typical Stal-

inist ''United Front"—without even
the usuai "united front" of liberals

and theologians. It was a united1

front of Browder, Minor and Hath-
away with such "non-party" ele-

ments as William Patterson, of the
"non-partisan" I.L.D., and Jack
Stachel, of the ''non-partisan" T.U.
ILL. Under its banners and slogans
rallied the Stalinist controlled

unions, Stalinist-controlled "mass"
organizations, Stalinist intellectu-

als, students, professionals and so-

cial workers. It represented the
full strength of the official Party.

But that Is all.

To this Stalinist "united front",

despite the tricky and emotional

appeals of the Stalinist press, was
attracted no working-class groups
not already under the Staliinst

tliumi). The others marched to

Madison Square.

The alternative, therefore, was
rejected by the League as no alter-

native. The League marched with
the Socialists and trade unions

—

social reformist groups, it Is true,

but containing thousands of work-

ers headed leftwards, and quickly

responsive to appeals for militant

and united action.

This, the League holds, was a
true united front tactic. This was
a correct revolutionary policy. Its

strength was demonstrated at Mad-
ison Square, and has been since

proved.

The most significant happening on
May Day, the big "lift" in both
demonstrations, was the greeting
the League marchers received from
the militant Socialist youth. As the
League group, carrying revolution-

ary banners and shouting revolu-

tionary slogans, marched past the
speakers' stand in Madison Square,
there was general applause. But
the young Socialists, massed in uni-

form around the stand, raised

clenched fists in greeting, and the

Square rang with their call:

Long live the United Front

!

It was a vote of confidence in hon-
est revolutionaries. It was a chal-

lenge hurled in the face of the bu-

reaucrats, Socialist and Stalinist

alike, who are splittfng the working
class ranks.

Hence, the new fury of the Stal-

inist attacks upon the League; the

Daily Worker post-May Day editor-

ial: ''These are not oppositions to

be refuted, but enemies of the work-
ingclass to be destroyed." The
Stalinists fear and hate the growing
prestige of the League and its pro-

gram. —B.

Minneapolis Union
Prepares ForAction

Three Thousand Transport Workers Organize
Forces to Fight For Demands

Minneapolis—in the hands of the
men who drive the trucks and' vans,

the delivery equipment of a modern
city, lays a- mighty powder. Not a
whit less important or powerful are

the men who transport and serve

the gasoline and oil which makes
this vast industry a living thin

Taken together with that numerous

Wolinsky Gang
Seize Control of

PocketbookUnion

ORDER A BUNDLE OF MILI-
TANTS—ONE CENT PER COPY.

-JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE.

The notorious Wolinsky who was
forced out of the Pocket-book Mak-
ers' Union in 1925 while he was
manager of the union, and a part-

ner in the ilrm oi M. White and Co.

at the same time, has been ushered

back into the union at a general

membership meeting, Tuesday, May
8th at the Stuyvesant High School.

This was done through a coup d'etat

that was staged by the present ad-

ministration.

At this meeting the Joint Council

of the union was supposed to bring

a report on the pending negotia-

tions with the manufacturers tor a

new agreement in place of the old

one expiring in June. Instead, the

whole meeting was confined to the

Wolinsky issue. The Joint Council

report wag confined to oue point

presented to the membership : the

election of the Conference Commit-
tee to meet with the bosses.

Reactionary Elements

The Conference Committee, as

recommended by the Joint Council,

consisted in its entirety of the most
reactionary elements in the union,

supporters of the Wolinsky gang.

David Meyer, a Socialist and one

of the leaders of the Progressive

group, led off the tight against the

Joint Council recommendation by a
motion to reject it. After Meyer,

Block and Rothmau of the rank and
file group also spoke along similar

lines, denouncing Wolinsky and all

that he represents. But the machine
was so well oiled that very few of

the opponents were given the tioor,

while the Wolinsky supporters spoke
one after another.

The administration as a whole
climaxed its raanoeuvers to-usher in

Wolinsky with a letter from Wol-
insky which they read to the mem-
bers. In this letter Wolinsky pre-

tended that he wants no paid job
in the union, that he merely wished
to offer his services as an adviser iu

the present difficult situation and
in the negotiations. The manager
of the union himself, in a demago-
gic speech, said nothing in opposi-

tion to Wolinsky, keeping in mind
his own hide when Wolinsky is

back in the union.

When the composition of the Con-
ference Committee came before the

membership for a vote, the admin-
istration tellers counted 616 votes

In their favor and 359 against. The
next move was a motion to give the

Conference Committee full power to

make Wolinsky its legal adviser.

After a heated discussion, this mo-
tion too was voted, the Administra-

tion counting a victory for itself.

The vote according to the announce-
ment was 572 for this proposal, and
442 against.

Progressive Forces Divided
While both the Progressive group

and the Rank and File group fought
against Wolinsky's return to the
leadership of the union—and this

is what his "advisory" capacity will

mean—no effort was made to bring

about a unity of the two groups in

the struggle. The Progressive group
must find a way to unite all the
groups and all the progressive ele-

ments to save the union. The rule

of Wolinsky means a reign of ter-

ror against the best elements in the
union. It means the suppression of
all the democratic rights of the
members. It means, in a word, the
same gangster rule that prevailed
durnlg his administration prior to

1925. Such a unity is particularly
Imperative for the mobilization of
the workers for the coming struggle

to improve their conditions.

—A POCKET-BOOK MAKER.

and important strata of workers
who store, preserve and warehouse
the food that constitutes the daily
ration ol the people, we have a
group of workers whose social im-
portance is enormous.
That these workers, in the gaso-

line stations and in the warehouses,
on the Market, iu the paper trade,
in the, food stores as well as the
helpers and drivers of the trucks in
the various lines, have now realized
tiie strategic position they hold is
apparent to every worker who
looks to union organization for
help.

Workers Flock U> Union
During the past several weeks

these workers have streamed, by the
hundreds, into General Drivers Un-
ion No. STL More than 3,0W have
oeeu enrolled. They have not mere-
ly joined the union. With the lead-
ership of a capable and experienced
Organization Committee they have
grouped themselves along seven
main lines, according to type of
job, and have set up committees to
carry on the detail work. These
rank and hie committees have func-
tioned with whirlwind speed. They
have acted with the dispatch evi-
dent everywhere when serious work-
ers set themselves to serious tasks.
The monumental detail work turned
out, the research work accom-
plished, under severly adverse con-
ditions, the precise schedules drawn
up, the manifold demands formulat-
ed in conjunction with the continu-
ous organization campaign carried
on at ALL times, will stand as a
monument to the union loyalty and
sincerity of the workers who have
taken the lead.

And, by the same token, they will
also stand as an accomplishment
that gives the sharp and proper an-
swer to the contented labor official-

dom who sat hack in their chairs
and said: ''it can't be done!" Today
the General Drivers Union is the
largest and by far the most impor-
tant union in the city. It numbers
in its ranks thousands of militant
and determined workers. It takes
In as members, besides the driver*
and helpers, gas and oil workers,
market and food store workers,
truckers, wrappers, counter and
platform men etc.

1—in short, those
workers who are daily connected
with the machinery of street trans-
portation and delivery.

Coal Yard Workers in Vanguard
That the coal yard workers are

members of this union needs men-
tion only for the benefit of those
workers who do not live in Minnea-
polis. For the benefit of workers
in other sections we make a note.

The present sweeping campaign of
organization was planned and
launched by the coal yard workers,
these same loyal workers are again
giving the best they have to the
union. It goes without saying that
they have been reinforced by a ver-
itable army of eager and militant

workers from all of the other sec-

tions. These new workers not only
supplement the older and more ex-
perienced workers, but take re-

sponsible posts and leading roles in

the general work.
The agitation and organizational

work spreads out, in the hands of
these willing workers, with more
and more efficiency and, for the
bosses, with terrifying speed.

Role of Labor Board
The Labor Boards, when they act

at all, shuffle back and forth be-
twepu the bosses' and the workers'
spokesmen. They stand between,
they talk of 'peaceful' settlements.
They talk with tongue in cheek. No
reliance can be placed in "labor
boards", nor the decisions that come
from them. We rely upon the union,
upon the workers' organizations. It
can be made strong by an alert and
militant membership and, by a
FIGHTING policy.

The workers organized in the
General Drivers Union occupy a
strategic position in industry. They
have power to win their demands.
The position this gives them in the
trade union movement in Minnea-
polis, is one of central importance.
Far too little aid, to say nothing of
consideration, has been given to

(Continued on Page 41

AMERICA
TODAY Max

A Lecture By

Shachtman

Who is just returning from a two and a half months
tour from coast to coast, studying conditions first hand.

He will deal particularly with the ferment among the

American workers and the sentiment for a New Party

and a Fourth International.

Friday,May 18th, 1934 - 8 p.m.

IRVING PLAZA HALL
15th St. and Irving Place
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

On "Shorty" Buchler and

Cora Duff

Death of Woodin

W. H. Woodin, a millionaire, a
director of the Kemington Arms Co.,

and one of the largest American in-

vestors in Cuba, gave $35,000 to

Roosevelt's campaign expenses and

was made Secretary of the Treas-

ury. As head of the Treasury he

became famous as a composer of

music. H is name was found on
Morgan's "Preferred List". That
made his retention in a cabinet that

claimed to be ''driving the money-

changers from the temple" a tittle

unwise. So he was gradually and

gently ousted. Last week he died.

The capitalist press did itself proud
thinking up lies about his good

qualities. The President attended

the funeral. Enthusiasm for the

New Deal and the fame of Woodin

whch were nurtured on ballyhoo

could be placed in the grave with

him. All belong now with the "for-

gotten man".
* * * «

The Polite and the Crooks

When La Guardia became Mayor,

and Ryan was made Police Commis-

sioner, orders were given: "Drive

the crooks out of New York". The
shoe, now, seems to be on the other

foot, and the crooks are doing the

driving. It's a great game between

birds of a feather, but the uniforms

on the cops make it easy for the

onlooker to keep score. So far the

score is 4-0 in favor of the gang-

sters.
• • •

The Daily Worker and the

"Renegades"

In an editorial of the kind that

made It famous as a slander sheet,

the Daily Work* deals with "rene-

gades" in the May Day parade. *'A

miserable 200 in all"-—"Hanging to

the S. P. like a tail to a cow's

rump"—"class enemies to be de-

stroyed". The Stalinists form of

arithmetic is seen here in the re-

verse.

Considering that in estimating

the attendance at their own meet-

ings, parades, etc., they always

multiply the actual number by 5,

10, or 20, as the occasion demands,

I suppose it is only fair that they

should practice division] when esti-

mating the numbers in the "rene-

gade's" parade.

As far as the order of March is

concerned, it is true that our sec-

tion was towards the end, being

followed only by toe POCKET-
BOOK MAKERS, a section of the

S. P., and the UNEMPLOYED
UNION. Last year we paraded in

the ''United Front" and so "united"

was the "front" that we had to en-

gage in flst-flghts every time we
gave out a leaflet. On that occa-

sion we were in the tail-end of the

parade. And if it is simply a choice

of being a tall to a Socialist "cow"

or Stalinist) bull we chose neither.

But between the cultural organ-

izations which formed the ma-

jor part of the parade to Union

Square, and the organized trade un-

ion movement which dominated the

Madison Square parade, we chose

the latter.

As for "class enemies to be de-

stroyed" we have heard that before)

We stand for the United Front with

reformist and other working class

organizations against Fascism. We
are against National Socialism. We
are opposed to Stalinism and also

to sycophancy. We stand with the

working class for the INTERNA-
TIONAL devolution. If that- makes

us class enemies of the Wickses and

Browders, so much the worse for

the Wickses and the Browders.
• » • *

Dope From the Hop-Joints

"Religion is the opium of the

people". A few quotations from the

sermons preached last Sunday in

New York's churches will give an

idea of the miserable opium dished

out to the church-goers in New
York.

The very Reverend Milo Gates

proposed ''Rogation Days" as a sub-

stitute for farm relief. "The drud-

gery of American farm life would

be relieved by processions going

out into the fields blessing the fields,

and praying for a fruitful season

as in Spain".

Rev. Dr. Charles D. Trexler:

"Real freedom is the ability to move
without hindrance in our proper

spheres". (The worker free to move

withic the sphere of his wage-slav-

ery, and the boss free to roam the

world at will.)

Rev. J. Herbert McCounell: "A
miracle is wrought as one looks into

the cup of communion for there is

the vision of the crucified Saviour.

The world must accept the Commun-
ion Cup to bring peace among the

nations and the peoples".

Rev. Dr. Christian F. Reisner:

''The church is being impoverished.

The government thru the CWA aids

so-called social agencies that ex-

clude religion, but nothing is given

to the Church that does real social

service".

Rev. Dr. A. Edwin Keigwan:

"Faith begins where science ends,

where proof is wanting, where ar-

gument falls flat". (In other words,

where knowledge, and intelligence

ends, religion and ignorance begins.)

—BILL,

Death has taken a heavy toll

among the fighters for revolutionary

internationalism in our growing

outpost In Kansas City. The grim
reaper has swept from the scene of

battle without regard to age and

service two of our staunchest war-

riors in that plucky band in the

Middle West. Cora Duff—a symbol

of the new generation that will bold

high our bannei—and Shorty Bueh-

lei—the steadfast old-guard devot-

ed to our ideas and sacrificing in

service—have been snatched from

our midst, creating a chasm that

will not easy or soon be filled. We
salute them as they pass from the

struggle and promise to carry on.

We cannot but pause a while to

grieve for ihum, so true were they

to our ideals, so dear to us as com-

rades.

August A. Buebler, better known
to us as "Shorty" for his diminutive

size, was a landmark for the revo-

lutionary movement in the Middle

West. For almost twenty-five pears

there has been no ''Jlmmie Higgins"

cast or west o£ Kansas City who
earned on his work so splendidly

and uustintingly as Shorty.

A Revolutionist Sim* 1913

Shorty joined the revolutionary

movement during a "free speech"

flght in Kansas City In 1913. From
that time until his death the un-

tiring efforts of Shorty have con-

tributed heavily to the propagation

and perpetuation of the ideas of

Marxism in that Mid-Western Am-
erican city.

Shorty was one of the active spir-

its in one of the first post-war left

wing groups that helped lift the

socialist movement out of the bog
of reaction and which gathered

around the Workers World, edited

by Comra_de James P. Cannon and

the Workers Educational League

which spread the message of the

Russian revolution and Lenin to the

workers of the Mid-West.

Together with others Shorty

helped to swing the entire Kansas

City branch of the Socialist Party

over into the Communist Labor

Party. From that time up till 1028,

when he was expelled from the

Communist Party for holding true

to the ideas which had motivated

bis life-struggle. Shorty was an in-

spiring persevering member of the

Communist Party.

Moving Spirit of Kansas City Branch

it is to comrade Buehler more
than any other single comrade that

we owe our rapidly growing branch

of the Communist League in Kansas

City. Arranging meetings, distrib-

uting leaflets, visiting contacts, so-

liciting subs for the Militant—no

task was too menial, or too big for

Shorty.

Sometime in 1S27 Shorty opened

his bookstore In Kansas City as a

means of earning a livelihood.

Buehler's book store was an oasis

for revolutionists in the years when
reaction and Stalinist persecution

and slander held sway. Buehler's

Book Store was not only a place to

purchase Marxian literature, it was
a bee hive of revolutionary discus-

sion and congregation. More than
one young recruit received his first

lesson in Communism in the Book-
store on West 12th Street.

The sudden, shocking death of

Shorty Buehler is an irreparable

loss to the Communist League and
the revolutionary movement. The
star of Buehler will take its place

in the firmament of proletarian

fighters, among the immortal Jim-

mie Higgens' without whom the

cause of Communism, the advance

of the proletarian revolution would
be impossible.

"Don't Mourn But Organize'

With these inspiring words from

a poem by Joe Hill, I. W. W. song-

ster, Comrade Buehler concluded

his letter to the writer on the death

of Cora Duff who passed away but

two short weeks before him.

Cora died young. Her life in the

revolutionary movement was all too

brief. But in the short space of

time that was allotted her she

earned a monument for her courage

energy and devotion. It was under

her guidance and leadership that

the Young Spartacus Club of Kan-
sas City was formed and took on

flesh and blood as the only Commu-
nist youth movement in Kansas
City.

The names of those women who
have come to the fore as outstand-

ing advocates of the cause of the

working class are few. We must
agree with Shorty who stated in his

last letter that Comrade Duff had
the stuff out of which leaders are

made. Pretension, artificiality, pet-

ty-bourgeois caprices were all alien

to her. For earnesty and sincerity

Cora Duff toot first place. She
possessed that proletarian Intelli-

gence and insight, undeveloped

though it was, which is so uncom-
mon among the men and women in

the ranks of labor's vanguard.

Comrade Duff's death has robbed

us of another of our valiant soldiers

in our young army. We salute her

even as Shorty did and pass on to

the order of the day.

"Don't Mourn But Organize".

—CLARKE.

Terror in ihe

Imperial Valley

Brawley, Calif.— In this great

hot house of America, the land of

citrus and honey, of wide Open

spaces, of desert and the broiling

sun, under the legal and heavy

hand of that infamous Gen. Glass-

ford who led the attack on the

Bonus Army, a "red scare" is being

worked up all through the Valley,

in conjunction with the local Am-
erican Legion Posts. The melon

season, about to begin in a week or

so, has already been prepared for by

the pontiffs of the Valley. In every

town in the Valley, such as Braw-

ley, Indio, El Centre, Vigilantes are

being organized, directly and open-

ly in the press by the state head of

the American Legion, Chailleaux,

who is on tour with a staff.

Methods of Intimidation

At a meeting recently of "an in-

vestigating committee", to investi-

gate "red and union" activities,

held at the Barbara Worth Hotel

at El Centro, Gen. Glassford per-

suaded the agricultural workers to

join "a union of his own choosing",

the Mexican Consul Terrains Un-
ion, a carbon copy controlled direct-

ly by the barons of the Valley, in

preference to the Agricultural

Workers Industrial Union which is

known to the workers as a militant

organization. When the committee

of the A.W.I.U. which attended the

hearing left the Barbara Worth,

several of tbem were pounced on,

arrested and then released, when
there "was evidence" of what the

infamous Gen. Glassford called "a

bit of embarrassment" in the sud-,

denness of this intimidation.

Eight workers who were recently

:

released from the jail at EI Centro,

were driven out of town by a mob
of thirty Vigilantes, and were told

that if they returned there was a
chance that they would be decorat-

ing the end of a rope. Every paper

in the Valley, weekly or daily, car-

ries long articles on communism

:

the menace of the Reds. The Braw-
ley News, today, has three articles,

one of them headed "Legion Chief

Lays Gage of Battle With Red
Groups"—all of which is directly

inspired by the methods of Capt.

Hynnes of the Los Angeles Red
Squad.

Red Scare in the News
With the melon season about to

begin, the red scare issue is being

pushed into the forefront of the

news, and is being worked up, so

that any militant action on the part

of the agricultural workers outside

Minneapolis Rail Workers
Organize

Minneapolis Minn,— On Sunday,

April 22nd, a meeting was held by

Employed and Unemployed, Mem-
bers and Former Members, of the

O.R.C.; B. of L. E.; B. of R. T.;

B. of L. F. & E. and S. U. of N. A.,

to take organizational steps to deal

with the growing problems of un-

employment among the above men-

tioned crafts. The call for the

meeting was signed by five mem-
bers and former members of the

two Enginemens' Brotherhoods.

There were about 130 in attend-

ance.

The following program was dis-

cussed at length and adopted by a

secret ballot of 104 voting "Yes"

and 2 voting "No" and one simply

writing on the blank ballot, "For a

Thirty Hour Week".
The program reads as follows:

Program of Demands
1. Twenty Six Days or 2600

mile;* to constitute maximum work
month for all railway employees.

2. Cut maximum work-day from
Sixteen to Twelve hours.

3. Organize all railroad workers

behind the movement for a Six

Hour Day without reduction in pay.

4. Take organization steps to

have constitutional amendments
added to our Brotherhood Consti-

tutions providing for unemployment
stamps or receipts for all une ro-

of the "bona fide" union of the

General's own selection, will be met
with, "at the end o£ a rope". Cali-

fornia is after all a classic State

for barbaric reaction. In a few
weeks the papers out of the Valley

and the Liberal weekly magazines

will be weeping tons of tears and
tons of inlt at such nhuman treat-

ment : these gentlemen can be in-

dignant—but never too much so.

The damnably low wages of the

workers and the terrific hours work-

ing in the broiling sun and' in a

semi-torrid climate (the desert), the

heat rising to 105 degrees, all this,

with the terror of the Vigilantes

and the Legion, and "their own
choosing" will shortly ferment an-

other militant struggle on the part

of the agricultural workers.

What is essential now—is Valley-

wide organizers! Defense groups to

cope with the extraordinary tactics

of the Vigilantes! And publicity

in the workers' press as to what is

taking place and will take place in

the Valley. This must be done!

—HARRY ROSS.

Shachtman Meetins

In Davenport

Davenport, la,—Comrade Shacht-

man's meeting in Davenport was a

huge success in spite of the vicious

drive the Stalinites made to prevent

it from being held. The Unity Cen-

ter Hall which we had engaged and

paid for a month in advance of the

meeting was taken away from us

but a few days before Comrade
Shachtman's meeting through the

efforts of the Stalinists.

But the young comrades of Dav-

enport set to work. Two precious

days were spent looking for a hall.

At last we were successful in se-

curing one. Then they hurried get-

ting out of leaflets and other ad-

vertising, notifying comrades and
sympatbizsrs who had bought tick-

ets of the change of the hall.

Both local papers refused to give

a notice of the change. The secre-

tary of the Unity Center put In a

notice that the meeting was cancel-

led at their hall. When the Stalin-

ites learned we were going to hold

the meeting in spite of them they

were wild. One of the women Stal-

inites phoned one of our comrades

calling her vile names, telling her

that if we went through with the

meeting they would bring forces

and break it up, that we would
bring this on ourselves by expound-

ing Trotsky theories in this city.

But the comrades went right on

with their preparations for the meet-

ing, also calling on friends and sym-
pathizers to help defend their meet-

ing. I n spite of the sabotage of the

Stalinites and the local press we
had a good attendance.

The meeting was just started1

when the Stalinites arrived. First

they tried to get In by the usual

plea ot unemployed, but when that

failed they tried to heckle an old

Socialist into using his Influence to

get them in. But they got let down
In that quarter. Then they began

to make a nuisance of themselves

generally so our comrades told them
to get out. So seeing that it would
not be healthy for them to start

trouble they left. One told us that

more would come back, but It was
just bluff. Our young comrades

were ready to defend their meeting.

Comrade Shachtman's talk; on

War, Fascism or Communism? was
well received. Questions and discus-

sion followed.

—BETTY ROWLAND.

THE CUBAN REVOLUTION ON THEDEFENSIVE
The Cuban revolution is now on

the defensive. T he grandiose sweep
of the workers which drove Mach-
ado out of the seat of power, hurtled

De Cespedes into the abyss and un-

wisely tolerated Grau Is now re-

treating before Mendieta and Bat-

ista, that Is to say, before the Cuban
servants of American imperialism.

Not the workers, but the imperial-

ist-bourgeois reaction ousted Grau

and replaced his vacillating regime

with the black puppet act of Men-

dieta-Batlsta. Mendieta was far

from the bourgeoisie's ideal of a
"strong man to deal with the situa-

tion", that is put down the workers

with blood and iron. He began by
returning the electric company
plant to Its owners and sending

soldiers to force them to work. The
workers responded with a hunger

striie. Other workers threatened to

come out in sympathy. Mendieta

decreed all strikes illegal in the

light, water, telephone, telegraph

and other services. The workers

responded by calling strike? for the

seventh of February. A general

strike began to loom np. Already

on the third of February Mendieta

declared that the problem created

by the return of the electric plant

and the strike ''might contribute to

the fall" of his government.

Advance of Reaction

But there was no party to give

leadership to the workers and the

favorable moment passed. Step by
step the reaction has advanced with

the harvest driving the workers at

the point of the bayonet and per-

secuting their organizations. Thus
the Havana Federation of Labor
which was under the joint influence

of anarcho-syndicalists and the

Bolshevik-Leninists passed over to

the side of the latter and was illeg-

aiized by Mendieta. Other organ-

izations too have suffered a like

fate.

But the question is not yet set-

tled. No decisive battles have been

fought. The apparent strength of

the bourgeoisie is two parts the

failure of the workers to advance
on the road of decisive struggles

and two parts the armed might of

the United States military forces.

Mendieta has not solved a single

one of the grave economic, social

and political problems of the coun-

try. The quota assigned to Cuban
sugar for export to its chief mark-
et, the United States, is still a lit-

tle more than one third of the pro-

ductive capacity of the Island's

crops and its INDUSTRIAL-TECH-
NICAL organization.

No progress has been made in

liquidating the huge surplus In stor-

age In Cuba of one million tons.

approximately ON'E HALF OF THE
QULTA FOR THE CURRENT
CROP. No moratorium on the

staggering debts to the Wall Street

banks has been declared; no reduc-
tion in them, despite optimistic

White House pronouncements, has.

been put on the agenda of current

problems. The approach of the end
of the harvest means that tens of

thousands of workers will again be

thrown out of the process of pro-

duction with no prospect whatever
of working again until the late fall

of the year! The convocation of

the Constituent Assembly has been

postponed untl some time before the

end of the year, the exact date has

not been set. And the liberties of

the workers and their organizations

have been curtailed.

Perspective of Struggles

The approach of the end of the

harvest raises the perspective of

further struggles by the workers.

Already there are signs of the com-
ing storms. Like the gusts that pro-

cede the gale the students are now
again in the center of the stage

protesting against abuses. Tomor-
row they will be followed by the

workers who will give a deeper so-

cial tone to the music of the class

struggle. Strikes are again begin-

ning to plague the government. We
have already seen with what Carri-

bean speed and fury these storms

come up. Mendieta hopes to iull the

storm by a few "reforms" which
settle nothing and by the extradi-

tion and trial of Machado!
What course will the workers'

struggles take? Will they confine

themselves to the demands for the

improvement of conditions, the

shortening of hours, increases in

wages, the discharge of an offensive

police official? Or will they take

place under political slogans? Will

the workers demand nationalization

and control That depends on whe-

ther the workers assimilate the les-

sons of the past period. And that

In turn on whether there is a van-

guard capable of helping them learn.

From this point of view the situa-

tion is promising. The influence of

Stalinism has been weakened both

Ideologically and organizationally

by Its adventurtstic-treacherous

course ; the influence of the Bolshe-

vik-Leninists is increasing.

Democraic Demands
If today it is necessary—and It

Is necessary—to advance slogans

for democratic demands, that does
not yet by itself indicate within
what framework these demands
shall be put forth. In other words,
what is the perspective? We have
nothing in common with the craven
grovellers before American imperi-

alism—the Stalinists—who want to

struggle for "municipal power", and
who promise not to attack Ameri-

can property. In our opinion the

revolution will traverse the ground

from which it retreated with great

Speed and arrive quickly at the de-

cisive questions. There will be no

escaping the problem of state pow-
er. Failure to seize it will mean,
not the step-by-stop reaction of

Mendieta, but the bloody heel of

military dictatorship.

Whether the workers will be able

to maintain power Is another ques-

tion. No one can give an answer

to that question now. That depends
on many things; principally on the

world situation. If we are to as-

sume the victorious sweep of Fas-

cist reaction over Europe with the

strengthening of reaction in the

Western hemisphere then the doom
of the Cuhan workers' state would
be pronounced. But if, on the con-

trary, we envisage a victory in

France where the workers can take

power, with the incalculable ad-

vantages for the labor and revolu-

tionary movements everywhere that

must ensue, then we can hold forth

a more encouraging perspective for

the Cuban revolution.

Situation in 17. S.

More immediate to the resolution

of the issue is the factor of the in-

ternal situation in the United

States. The great wave of strikes

which are impending in this coun-

try will not be without Its effect

on the Cuban workers. No one can
foretell how far the strikes will go
iit weakening the imperialist colos-

sus. But there is no mistaking the

rumbling of the volcano which may
burst with tremendous shocks to

capitalist terrain. Will they devel-

op in a revolutionary direction?

,Will we succeed in arousing the

workers of Latin America? On the

answer to that question which will

be given in the fire of the class

struggle and in which we must have
an influence we will have our an-

swer to the question of whether the

Cuban workers who may seiie pow-
er will be able to hold it. We are
not clairvoyants but we reject with
contempt the "perspectives" of

those "revolutionists" who see only

the strength of American imperial-

ism already rotting with gangrene.

In Cuba as everywhere the fate

ot the workers, of the entire pop-
ulation, of culture, and possibly, of

civilization itself, depends on onr

success or failure in building the

Fourth International. Let us hope
that the Bolshevik-Leninists of

Cuba at the head of the masses will

go forward to victory.—1. STAMM.

ployed members entitled to same.

5. Unemployment insurance, the

cost of same to be borne jointly by

Industry and the Government.

(S. Old age and Disability pen-

sions, cost to be levied on Industry

and the Government.

7. That all agreements entered

into for the railroad workers be

National in scope, and not State,

System, or District Agreements.

8. That the local movement for

unemployed rail workers, when or-

ganized, join hands with a similar

movement, already started, in the

A. F. of L. Unions in, Minneapolis

to handle local and City relief prob-

lems.

0. Lower dues and salaries In

the Unions.

10. Full democracy in the Un-

ions, and repeal of all gaglaws, ob-

ligations and secret work.

Executive Committee Elected

Special stress was laid down by

several speakers on the necessity

for reduction in members' dues and

officers' salaries and for full free-

dom of expression for both officers

and members alike.

An Executive Committee, of about

Fifteen, was elected at the close of

the meeting from the various rail

lines running into the City to hand-

le detail matters between the gen-

eral or mass meetings.

This executive committee was also

ordered by the meeting to send

copies of the adopted program to

the Railway Labor Executives' As-

sociation, in care of A. F. Whitney,

President of the B. of R. T., who is

Chairman of the Association.

Copies of the program will also

be sent to "I^abor", the Washing-

ton weekly, and to Frances Perkins,

Secretary of Labor.

The Railway Labor Executives'

Association consists of the 21

presidents of the 21 Railroad Broth-

erhoods, and as stated, A. F. Whit-

ney, the Trainmen's President, is

Chairman of the Association.

Cause of High Dues
It is this set-up of maintaining

21 separate and independent labor

organizations in one single industry,

each one with a full set of highly

paid officials of its own, which

makes the membership dues so ri-

diculously high. This arrangement

is against the best interest of the

Brotherhoods' members from every

standpoint, but the overpaid official

bureaucrats who profit by it, have

succeeded in smuggling a lot of gag-

laws into their respective constitu-

tions to prevent the members from

criticising things as they are and
pointing out needed changes in or-

ganization, program, and leadership.

The movement and its program
which was launched for unemployed

rail men last Sunday in Minneapo-

lis will, no doubt, take on further

growth and organizational form

and will be a source of inspiration

for progressive thought and action

among the employed and unem-

ployed, members and former mem-
bers, of the Railroad Brotherhoods.

—A RAIL.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

PLEDGE FUND
The pledge fund Idea is beginning

to take hold among our members,

friends and sympathizers. During

the month of March a total of $39

was remitted by the pledgers. Dur-

ing April the total increased to $56:

If this fund continues to grow at

this rate, the Militant will be well

on the way toward stabilization.

Get your pledge card today.

We are not printing the names

of the individual pledgers because

many of tbem, for obvious reasons,

cannot have their names appear In

our paper. However, each month

we will print the names of those

who have no objections, and a total

figure for the others. At present

we have 64 individual pledgers.

We wish to take this opportunity

to publicly thank these pledgers for

enabling us to extend the Club Plan

sub drive for another 1,000 new
readers, and so enable workers to

read the Militant who cannot af-

ford the full rates.

Manifestoes for the FOURTH IN-

TERNATIONAL out. 500 copies

$1.00 plus postage. Cash must ac-

company order. Readers of the

Militant should try hard; to distri-

bute the Manifesto, 50 copies will

be sent postpaid for 25c Order

from Pioneer Publishers, 84 E. 10th

St- N. Y. C
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The New German Decrees

Fascism is a governmental system

under capitalist rule, bused on the

uprooting of all the elements of

proletarian democracy, when these

weapons of the workersj forged with

such difficulty in courageous strug-

gle, are turned against the ruling

class in a challenge for power. Un-
der the bloudy dictatorship of the

fascists all the independent, volun-

tary organizations of the working

class are destroyed, smashed to bits.

Thus May Day of last year saw the

dissolution in Germany of the trade

unions und the cooperatives accom-
panied by the couiiscalion of all

their property.

* * * «

''Iron Heel" Legislation

But the wiping out of the organ-

izations of proletarian democracy

does not satisfy enraged, terror-

stricken capitalism. The new epoch

of civil peace must be guaranteed!

.No opportunity must be left the

workers to reforge their weapons

of struggle. The Nazis fulminate

rubidly against the shameful Ver-

sailles Treaty imposed by the Allies

after the war with the aim of ren-

dering Germany powerless. But
Ihe Nazis insist on their own Ver-

sailles Treaty imposed internally

after their bloody suppression of

the workers in the class war.

Hitler will keep the working
class under enlorced disunity, he
will render them powerless to resist

by a Hrmly-eontinued policy of re-

pression. Hence this May Day the

promulgation of new "Iron Heel"

legislation. Any propaganda against

the National Socialist State is de-

clared high treason, punishable by

death if need be. An undisguised

lynch court is set up in the form
of a I'eople's Court, the judges to

be selected by the present rulers.

Even the defense attorney in any

case sent before this tribunal for

terrorizing the oppressed, must se-

cure the approval of the judges.

And there is to be no appeal from
their decision!

* » • »

The Value of Organization

As if to give point to the bitter

lesson that must be fully absorbed

by every worker from the situation

in Germany, there comes the illus-

tration of the impotence of a work-

ing class without its own independ-

ent organizations. In the shop elec-

tions for worker representation re-

cently held all over Germany, the

clearest indications of opposition to

the Nazi regime are visible. Altho

under the fierce social pressure

created and exerted by the forces

of reaction, many workers have suc-

cumbed to Nazi "success", there

still remain many class-conscious

workers bitterly opposed to the re-

gime of bourgeois terror. Hence
despite the fact that a ballot cast

for anybody other than the listed

Nazi candidates was to be voided,

large majorities in various locali-

ties, as reported by the National

Zeituug of Essen, voted against the

Nazis.

But the ballots are merely void-

ed! Having no independent organ-

izations ready to enforce their ex-

pressed will, this protest of the

German workers remains impotent!

Had they fought, arms in hand, for

the existence of their parties and

trade unions, the enemy, the capi-

talists, would today be impotent, not

the workers.

* • * •

The New Yorfa Post and the Middle

Class

The bought defenders of the cap-

italist system, which category In-

cludes the bourgeois press, are well

aware that the big bourgeoisie rule

only with the aid ot the petty bour-

geoisie, including the farmers. Gen-

erally content to follow in the wake
of the big finance capitalists, so

long as things run smoothly, the

middle class becomes disoriented

the moment a crisis supervenes.

Faced with ruin and pauperization,

witnessing the obvious anarchy and

chaos of capitalist production, those

classes immediately above the pro-

letariat are subjected to a process

of radicalization during a crisis.

It then becomes possible for a wise-

ly led and united proletariat to win

over wider sections of these op-

pressed masses. Faced with this

danger the bourgeoisie must resort

to new means, "left" methods of

canalizing the anger and protest of

this necessary ally. Hence the

series of muckraking campaigns

conducted by the Post.

Of course workers picked up and

misled in this process will do no

harm either. Thus we see a cam-

paign on Mretrap Tenements and
on Milk Prices. Also campaigns on

banking and finance scandals and

now on the Mortgage racket. But
when it comes to war the "pacifist"

Post leads its deluded readers to

believe that it is only the European

countries that are imperialist rivals

ot Japan In the Bast, not good-

hearted America. The problem of

winning the middle class Is vital

and must not be left to the paid

demagogs of capitalism.

—JACK WEBER.
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Before the Socialist Party

Convention
Editor's Note: This is the first

of a series of four articles by
Comrade Glotzer on the groupings

and issues at the forthcoming

convention of the Socialist Party.
• * * •

The Socialist Party of America
will ho 1(> its annual convention in

Detroit on June 1, 2 and 3. The
entire Party is now engaged in pre-

paring for this meet. Discussions

have already begun and groupings

taken shape. The membership is

in a state of agitation somewhat re-

miniscent of the time when the first

left wing struggle broke out.

The present condition must na-

turally be contrasted to the almost

decade-long period in which the

Socialist Party was a small ineffec-

tual organization. Since the crisis,

however, it has grown steadily in

influence and numbers, so that the

Party approaches the convention

with a membership of over 25,000.

In the "National Headquarters'

Supplement" of the Milwaukee
Leader of March 3rd, are published

numerous resolutions on the lead-

ing questions facing the Party: a—

-

Declaration of Principles ; b—Na-
tional Recovery Administration

;

c—Labor Unions ; d—Agriculture

;

e—the United Front; f—Socialist

Press ;
g—Socialist Tactics ; h—

-

International Relations, Fascism,

Democracy, etc.

With respect to the decisive fun-

damental questions, a series of dif-

ferent viewpoints are presented as

the basis for the pre-conventiOn

discussion. These views vary from

the crassest reactionary liight Wing
position on the class straggle to the

Left, including also a tendency fav-

oring adherence to the movement
for the Fourth International.

Groupings in the Party

The emergence of definite left

wing groupings in the American
Socialist Party may be received by
many with surprise and doubt. An
examination of the pre-convention

material, however, is all that is nec-

essary to convince one of this fact.

Thus one sees the following groups

and tendencies preparing to do bat-

tle for their respective points of

view : The Revolutionary Policy

Committee (patterned after the

committee of the same name in the

British Independent Labor Party),

the Militants, the "Chicago Left

Wing" (Senior and Krueger), The
ultra-reactionaries of the Forward
Association under the leadership of

Abe ("Hear the Other Side") Ca-

ban, the Old Guard, the Wisconsin
Organization (Hoan), and those

who follow and support the position

of the Polish Bund. In any case,

there is variety.

What are the chief points of

struggle? First and foremost is the

principled question of; Reform ver-

sus Revolution. Allied with this

and flowing out of it is the question

of the proletarian dictatorship. Out
of the disputes over these two fun-

damental questions of Marxism over
which tbe workers movement has

already split into well defined

groupings (social democracy and
communism), there has logically

developed differences on all phases

of work engaged in by the Socialist

Party. The questions of Trade Un-
ion work, the United Front, Tbe
struggle against War, Labor Party,

Soviet Union, and a whole series of

other questions are in dispute.

Basis Causes of tbe Groupings
The situation in tbe Socialist

Party belies the Stalinist position

on Social Democracy. They have
and continue to regard the social

democracy as on solid, immovable
"social fascist mass" incapable of

moving in the direction of commun-
ism. A Marxist approach to the

question will demonstrate at once

that conditions which made possible

the emergence of an international

left wing in Social Democracy dur-

ing tbe war years, resulting in the

creation ot tbe Communist Interna-

tional on the basis of the old, re-

cur once more in different form.

Outstanding victories of the pro-

letariat (the Russian Revolution)

are not the only motive forces of

the international working class.

Major defeats likewise prove to be

influences upon the workers' move-
ment, pushing it in one direction or

another. Thus if the Russian Rev-
olution bad the effec* of finally

breaking off large sections of social

democracy already dissatisfied with

the banner of Kautsky, Bauer,

Seheldeman, et al, and pushing them
ia the direction of Communism and
tbe banner of Marxism, there is no
reason why a catastrophic defeat,

such as took place in Germany
(and followed in Austria) should

not bring about similar movements.
The defeats in Germany and Au-

stria demonstrated the bankruptcy

of Social Democracy and Stalinism.

These two events are responsible

for the movements within the So-

cial Democratic parties the world

over. The specific political and or-

ganizational conditions associated

with the Social Democratic move-
ment explain why it is going
through another internal upheaval;

and similar reasons, from another

point of view, explain why Stalin-

ism, momentarily, ids such tre-

mendous internal disruptions on the
basis of the series of defeats suf-

fered by it. This we leave for a

later discussion.

Roots in the International Situation

It is impossible to explain the

situation in the American Socialist

Party, tiie existence of such a var-

iety of groups, witii different views

in. some respects and' views that

coincide in otbers, without seeking

its roots. The background of the
internal situation in tbe American
Party is tbe European situation

Tbe defeat in Germany, carrying

with it the destruction of the "dean"
of social democratic parties, brought

into existence an International

Congress (August 1933). At this

congress, in spite of tbe endorse-

ment it gave to the policies and
activities of the Germany Party,

[hero emerged a definite left wing
point of view under the leadership

of the Polish Bund, 'i'liis point of

view disassociated itself from tbe

policies pursued by the German
S. D. P. and the Labor and Social-

ist International (2nd) which was
dominated by the German Party.

While the left wing received but

eighteen out of three hundred votes

cast at the August, 1933 Interna-

tional Congress, since then it has
grown everywhere. The Austrian
situation also acted as an impelling

force on ihe left wing in all coun-

tries. The left wing takes shape
as an international grouping dis-

associating itself from the whole
course of the L. 8. I. pursued up
to and through the German and1

Austrian events, demanding a com-
plete revision in theory and prac-

tice, Of social democratic policy.

Just as the decisions of the in-

ternational congress of last year

did not and could not settle the in-

ternational situation in the L.S.I.

,

but has only raised them in a more
acute form, so the coming conven-

tion of the American Socialist Party
will not softie the questions in dis-

pute. The situation in the Ameri-
can Party is a reflection of the In-

ternational situation. The left wing
groupings here are a part of the

international left wing groupings,

all of them arising under the pres-

sure of great European defeats. Ir-

respective of the outcome of the

Detroit convention the main issues

that agitate the Socialist organiza-

tion today will continue until a def-

inite solution, both politically and
organizationally, of the questions

in dispute takes place.

Probing the Disputes

A discussion of the coming con-

vention cannot be held without con'

sideration of

:

1. The international congress of

August 1933, in which the conflict

between the Right represented by
the German leaders and the interna-

tional "Old Guard" on the one hand
and the left wing led by the Polish

Bund (supported by a majority of

the American delegation!) on the
other, broke ont in sharp form over

the fundamental questions raised in

connection with the most decisive

event since the Russian Revolution

—fho victory of Fascism in Ger-
manj

-

;

2. The international groupings of

a left character and the reflection

of these tendencies in America; and
3. The possible outcome of these

internal struggles, or more precise-

ly: what to do!

The forthcoming articles will

deal flrs( with the Congress of the

I,. S. 1. held in August 1933, the

present situation in the L. S. I., and,

finally, the situation in America.

Only on this basis is it possible to

understand what is taking place In

the American Socialist Party and
orientate oneself to that situation

—

that is, in viewing the situation

here, not as an isolated event, but

as the logical sequence to the In-

ternational Congress and the dis-

cussion that took place therein fol-

lowing the German events

—ALBERT GLOTZER.

Nazis Exploit

Winter Help
Nazidom seems to be convinced

that the Dutch authorities will In

no way interfere with its assumed
tutelage over Germans living

abroad. Another efficient method
of converting Germans abroad' into

docile instruments of the Hitler dic-

tatorship is the Winter Help and
other alleged charity Institutions

which have been extended to Holl-

and under the protectorate of the

German ambassador and other

prominent German officials. Under
the cover of alleged charity tho
German representatives have com-
piled extensive lists of Nazis and
Nazi sympathizers.

The German Consulates are also

in possession of the names of all

German residents in Holland who
voted for Hitler on November 12,

1933. Those who oppose Hitlerism

are blackmailed, threatened and
often exposed to denunciations.

Petitions and circulars emanating
from official German sources bear
the signatures of diplomatic and
consular representatives, of the
presidents of the coordinated Ger-
man societies in Holland, and, last

but by no means least, of one Wltte,

Nazi commissary for Holland, and

World Revolution or World
Fascism

The development of fascism has
today become a central question of

world politics. Viewed, from a

world standpoint the ebb and flow
of fascism has varied inversely

with the ebb and flow of the world
revolution. The appearance of

Italian fascism on the historic hor-

izon has not only marked tbe en-

trance of a period of political re-

action but has given definite char-

acteristics to the whole epoch. The
victory of German fascism has
strengthened and accelerated the

tempo of fasclzation throughout the
capitalist world.

While fascism as a form of cap-

italist rule exists only in some of
the European countries ; fascism as

a movement is making headway
everywhere and particularly in

those countries that have long been
considered as models of capitalist

democracy, France and England.
Spain which but yesterday freed

herself from monarchy and military

dictatorship is now the scene of

a thriving fascist movement.
It is not much different In the

United States. Here, not only are
the transplanted fascist movements
among tbe Germans and Italians

growing hut an indigenous variety

as well. The Silver Shirts Legion
is the outstanding organization and
according to all reports is growing
and expanding rapidly. Its pro-

gram and agitation mimic those of
the Nazis in many details.

one Mannhardt the leader of the
Amsterdam local of the German
Nazi Party. These facts prove
that all German denials of Nazi
propaganda abroad are deliberately

misleading.

It has been held by Marxian
theoreticians, since fascism ap-

peared as a political phenomenon,

that its growth parallels tbe growth
of the revolutionary movement and

that its triumph comes about only

because the proletariat Is sufficient-

ly strong to threaten the further

existence of capitalism. The truth

of this formula is unassailable if

we view it from a world Stand-

point. However, whatever atten-

tion has been centered on this ques-

tion has been approached from the

application of tbe formula to the

particular country under considera-

tion. This approach has been un-

doubtedly due to the unevenness of

capitalist development.

From such regulative principle,

however, the conclusion is one that

emphasizes fascism as a national

problem without its international

correlation. This leads to isolated,

national appraisals of fascist phe-

nomena and undermines the possi-

bility for effective struggle against

them.

It lias now bacome necessary to

clarify and bring up-to-date our

theoretical evaluation of fascism in

the light of the experiences of the

last decade and the present situa-

tion.

If fascism is, as we have con-

cluded, a universal manifestation,

its appearance and existence in

each country is a variation of this

larger concept. It advances or re-

cedes, therefore, because of certain

motivating, interacting factors af-

fecting world capitalism which can

be readily analyzed.

Democracy and the institutions

created by it are in a state of gen-

eral collapse because of the work-

LOUIS FISHER SLAYS "TROTSKYISM" AGAIN
In a recent issue of the Nation,

Mr. Louis Fischer, in a much her-

alded article, invokes the death of

"Trotskyism" for the hundredth

time. It seems however that "Trot-

skyism" always pops* up again,

much to the dismay of its oppon-

ents. The reactionary capitalist

Governments of Europe however,

don't care much for ''counter-rev-

olutionary Trotskyism", dead or

alive.

Jlr. Fischer, like most Stalinist

scribes, does not feel impelled to

substantiate his "arguments" against

Trotsky by any facts, but resurrects

the old fiction manufactured by
Mauuilsky & Co.

Mr. Fischer's chapter in the in-

ternational campaign of calumny
and1 falsification starts off with the

thesis that Rakovsky's recantation

spells the death of "Trotskyism".

His whole argument revolves

around this axis. As if the capitu-

lation of an individual impugns the

fundamental principles of that

movement. History can not be

written so simply. The socialist

and communist movement has been

pock-marked with desertions, yet

the principles of communism remain

as unshaken as ever.

Causes of Rakovsky's Capitulation

If Mr. Fischer wants to find out

the real meaning and cause of Ra-
kovsky's capitulation, he himself

has given us the clue.

''At a recent party conference

in Eastern Siberia," writes Mr.
Fischer, "Emilian Yaraslovsky, a
member of the inner Bolshevik

circle, spoke of tbe counter-revo-

lutionaries hired by the bourgeoi-

sie, and the delegates remarked
that Trotsky too was in the pay
of the capitalists. Yaraslovsky did

not have the courage* to deny this

infamous accusation. His failure

to do so was beneath contempt,

as Stalin's effort to rewrite Sov-

iet history so that Trotsky's role

either disappears or becomes be-

smirched H beneath contempt."

Yes, and this is but' putting it

mildly. It is to be wondered that

not more of the thousands of exiled1

and persecuted Bolsbevik-Leinnists,

isolated from any contact with
world historic forces, systematical-

ly misinformed and deceived, not

only as to the activities of Trotsky,

but aISo about the tremendous
world-shaking events of the last

decade,, bave not also lost their

bearings. In view of these factors,

Rakovsky's capitulation is but a
hollow victory by which no clear

sighted revolutionist will be misled.

Let us now examine some of Mr.

Fischer's "arguments". "Trotsky

says Mr. Fischer, ". . . believed the

New Economic PoKcy would bring

back capitalism". Where he ever

got this information is not indicat-

ed, but you may be sure It did not

come from Trotsky. Search as yon
may, in Trotsky's writings you will

not be able to And such a state-

ment. Following this, Mr. Fischer

contradicts his own statement by
saying that Trotsky was ''one of

the first to suggest the New Eco-

nomic Policy". Xes, Mr. Fischer,

and you can even go further. Trot-

sky was tbe first one to suggest It,

fully a year before its adoption.

"Socialism in One Country"

"Trotsky advocated industrialisa-

tion on a vast aacle", continues

Fischer, "but he did not suppose
that socialism could thus be ob-
tained". Quite so! And In so think-

ing, he was in full agreement not
only with Lenin who conceived of

socialism as "the creation of a un-

ited world-wide economy, regulated

according to a general plan by the

proletariat of all nations . . .", but
also of every Rolshevik-Internation-

alist prior to the epoch of Stalin-

ism.

I would seriously recommend to

Mr. Fischer, and to tbe American
Stalinists whose history begins with
tbe year 1924, that they devote a
little time to the study of the A.B.C.
of Communism from Bukharin's and
Preobrozhensky's text-book which
was formerly the official handbook
of the Workers School. ''The Com-
munist revolution", says the book,

"'can be victorious only as a world
revolution. . .

." Since 1924, how-
ever, the history of tbe party has
been turned' into a palimpsest.

In a book edited and with an in-

troduction by Lenin, Stepanov-
Skvortzov wrote : "The proletariat

of Russia never thought of creating

an isolated socialist state. A self-

sufficient 'socialist' State is a petty-

bourgeois ideal. A certain approach
to this is thinkable with an econo-

mic and political preponderance of

the petty-bourgeoisie ; in isolation

from the outside world it seeks a
means of consolidating its economic
forms, which are converted by tbe

new technique and the new economy
into very unstable forms".

'

Trotsky's Position

What are Trotsky's views on tbiB

question?

"Socialism", says T, "is the or-

ganization of a planned and har-

monious social production for the

satisfaction of human wants. Col-

lective ownership of the means of

production is not yet socialism,

but only its legal premfae. Tbe
problem of a socialist society can-
not be abstracted from the prob-

lem of the productive forces,

which at tbe present state of hu-
man development are world-wide
In their very essence. Tbe separate

state, having become too narrow
for capitalism, is so much the less

capable of becoming the arena of

a finished socialist society. The
backwardness of a revolutionary

country, moreover, increases for

it the danger of being thrown
back to capitalism. In rejecting

the perspective of an isolated so-

cialist development, tbe Bolsbe-

Tiks had in view, not a mechan-
ically isolated problem of inter-

vention, but tbe wbole complex of
questions bound up with the in-

ternational economic basis of so-

cialism. . . . Starting from the
world-wide division of labor, the

task of socialism is to carry tbe
international exchange of goods
and services to its highest devel-

opment".

I have attempted here to give the
party view on the question of build-

ing socialism In one country from
the mouths of the official spokes-

man of the Comintern—up to the
Stalinist epoch. Similar views by
ZInoviev, Kamenev, Badek, etc., are
all Included In the history of the
party—up to 1924. It will only be
necessary for me to close this phase
of the discussion with a quotation

from Stalin's Problems of Leninism
(unexpurgated) :

What StaBn Once Wrote
"To overthrow the power of the

bourgeoisie and establish tbe
power of the proletariat in one
country, does not mean to guaran-
tee the complete victory of social-

ism. The chief task of socialism,

tbe organization of socialist pro-

duction—lies still ahead. Can
this task be accomplished? la it

possible to attain the final victory

of socialism in one country, with-

out the combined efforts of 'the

proletarians of several advanced
countries? No, it is not. Tbe
efforts of one country are enough
for the overthrow of the bourgeoi-

sie—this is what the history of

our revolution tells us. For the
final victory of socialism, for tbe
organization of socialist produc-

tion, the efforts of one country, es-

pecially a peasant country like

Russia, are not enough—-for this

we must bave the efforts of the
proletarians of several advanced
countries. . . . Such in general are
the clwacteristic fe&tures of the
Leninist ttteorv of the proletarian

revolution".
• • •

Intfustrialiution

We will come baci to this point

shortly. For the moment let us
proceed to Mr. Fischer's next point.

Accepting wholeheartedly the can-
ards of the Stalin ^hool he goes

on to say that ".
. . collectivization

never present itself to him (Trot-

sky) as a major solution (?>".

One might suppose that after

making a categorical statement

like this he would at least mention
when or where this was true. But
no, the readers of the Nation are
left high and dry, for there is no
accompanying explanation. What
are Trotsky's views on this ques-
tion?

"The proletariat", writes T,
"cannot create a new society

without bringing the peasantry to
socialism through a series of

transitional stages, the peasantry

being a considerable—in a num-
ber of countries a predominant-
part of the population, and a
known majority on the earth as

a whole. (Does this sound like

underestimating the peasantry?)
The solution of this most difficult

of all problems depends in the last

analysis upon the quantitative

and qualitative correlations be-

tween industry and agriculture.

The peasantry will the more vol-

untarily and successfully take the
road of collectivization, the more
generously the town is able to

fertilize their economy and their

culture".

Who Killed the Comintern?

Mr. Fischer conveniently limits

his remarks to the Soviet Union.

It is indeed very disquieting to

think of the events which have led

to the catastrophic defeats of the

working class throughout the world.

As Mr. Fischer putsi it:

"Europe never looked so dark
and beyond hope as at the present
time. Yet Communism makes no
headway. The Comintern is a
dismal failure."

Has Mr. Fischer given some
thought and study to the problem
Why hasn't he devoted a little space
to the position of the "Trotskylsts"

on these world-shaking events? It

is a painful piece of work explain-

ing why Europe looks ''so dark and'

beyond hope". Mr. Fischer knows
full well that tbe responsibility for
this state of affairs rests largely on
the nationalistic policy of the Stal-

inist bureaucracy. That is why the
"Comintern is a dismal failure".

The position of the International

Communist League (Left Opposi-
tion) has been strikingly confirmed
in the most critical events of tbe

past decade. And no Stalinist apol-

ogist can white-wash the treacher-

ous nationalistic role of the Com-
intern to make it appear as revolu-

tionary internationalism. History
has stripped the Stalinist Interna-

tional of its last claim to the con-

fidence of the working class. It

stands exposed today as a brake on
the revolutionary movement.

"Trotsky's World Revolution"

In September, 1932, Mr. Fischer
wrote an article in Current History
on "Trotsky's World1 Revolution".

There he endeavored to compare
Trotsky's views on the world situ-

ation with those of Stalin. Here is

what he says:

"In German Trotsky urges a
bloc between Communists and
Social Democrats to fight fascism.

Moscow declares, however, that

this is menshevism (sic!), an old

TrotskyJst malady (!>, and that

since the Social Democrats bad
supported tbe former Brueoing
Government, alliance with them
would bolster up the German
bourgeoisie".

This however did not prevent the

Comintern from supporting the
plebiscite in 1931 in which the Ger-
man Communists voted with the
Hitlerites. That united front was
all right.

"Trotsky's most poisonous

shafts are aimed against Statin

for his role in the Chinese revolu-

tion of 1924-1927 and in the pres-

ent German crisis. Trotsky main-
tains that Stalin's policy in China
was no£ an accident and not a
mere mistake, but an inevitable

result of his rejection of tbe doc-

trine of Permanent Revolution.

Tbe acceptance of that theory,

Trotsky insists, would have pre-

vented Stalin from supposing that

a successful socialist revolution

could have issued from a union

between the petty-bourgeois Kou-
mintang and the workers and
peasants, in which tbe Koumin-
tang was tbe dominating influence.

Trotsky above all, criticizes the

Comintern for restraining tbe

German Communist party from
decisive revolutionary action."

Propaganda of tbe Hirelings

I have quoted Mr. Fischer at

length so that there will not be any
question of misstatement and mis-

interpretation. And since he so

well bears out the claims of the

Bolshevik-Leninists as to tbe revis-

ionist policies of the Comintern, I

will, at the risk of being tedious,

conclude with a few choice excerpts

from his article in Current History.

There is no better way to refute the

insidious nationalistic propaganda

of the Stalinist hirelings than with

the words from their own mouths.
"Since 1927 Stalin has defended

the thesis of capitalist-Communist

co-existence. Tbe Soviet Govern-

ment officially proposed a resolu-

tion at the International Econom-

ic Conference in Geneva in May,

1937, which enunciated tbe idea

that the two opposing forms of

society could live together in

peace and cooperation. On all

recent occasions Soviet spokesmen
have emphasized tbe same propo-

sition".

That this is not just "front" for

the benefit of the capitalists but an

integral part of the new philosophy

of the Soviet bureaucracy is indi-

cated in a speech madg by Litvinoff

before the Central Executive Com-
mittee of the Soviet Union (not a

chamber of Commerce)

:

". . . my conversations with

President Roosevelt convinced us

both of the absolute possibility of

the closest relations and coopera-

tion, for peace by our two coun-

tries. One cannot but admire
President Roosevelt's perspicacity

in realizing not only tbe useless-

ness of continued struggle with us

in the name of capitalism but tbe

value of relations with as not only

for the sake of America's national

interests but for the cause of

peace".

It is only because Lenin is pinned'

under a mausoleum and Trotsky

exiled that they dare mouth such

vicious, reactionary views. And to

think that these statements are

broadcast throughout the world to

delude tbe workers into believing

that the capitalist nations are real-

ly interested in peace!

Close-up of Stalinism

Mr. Fischer continues

:

"At the end of tbe second Five-

Sear Plan in 1937, according to

sanguine Bolshevist <?) claims

socialism will have been establish-

ed in Russia (!), despite the per-

sistance of capitalism everywhere

else. The Russian Communists
therefore, are devoting themselves

to the tasks at home. They are

more introverted than ever be-

fore Foreign polities interests

them largely as a means of neu-

tralizing outside hostility and of

obtaining credits. Anything that

may interfere seriously with dom-
estic improvement is avoided.

The Bolshevlki would say that

capitalists will do more than

the communists to undermine cap-

italism. Today, despite the uni-

versal depression, they view the

world scene soberly (!) and,

while discerning a gradual shift

to the left, are skeptical about a
red uprising, even in Germany,

not to speak of other countries.

. . . But how would the Commun-
ists in the Soviet Union behave If

revolution were imminent in some
important country? What if Ger-

many or France or Japan were on

the very threshold of a national

social upheaval? The historical

president is Germany in 1933.

The Reich bad been impoverished

by Inflation. Bread riots had oc-

curred in numerous cities. The
German Communists were plan-

ning tn uprising. With on© hand

the Comintern helped them. But

Stalin said: In my opinion we
must restrain the Germans and

not encourage them'."

Is it any wonder then that Hitler-

Ism and not Communism triumphed

In Germany?

(
—J. W.

ings of the inner contradictions Of

capitalism. The resulting chaos

compels sections of the most deter-

mined and militant among the cap-

italists to seek out a mass base to

support the struggle for the estab-

lishment of a more adequate form
of class rule. If the working class

in any given country is not suffi-

ciently strong, politically and or-

ganisationally, to overpower these

forces of reaction—a fascist dicta-

torship will follow. Fascism may
then come in a particular country,

though the working class does not

seriously threaten to establish its

own class rule at the moment. In

this latter instance fascism acts as

a "preventive" for the revolution.

The question of reorganization of

industry according to plan has
formed an important section of the

fascist programs. The promise of

economic reconstruction after the
assumption of power has been very
alluring to the masses.

The characteristic form of econo-

mic organization introduced by
fascism is, as we have seen, the co-

operative state. This Is the logical

outcome of all tendencies of capi-

talist state power to interfere in

the economic life of the country.

It is the classic aim of fascism to

evolve a state rule representing the

fusion of politics and economics
under one unified administration.

To achieve this the class-struggle

has to be abolished' and a prolonged
peaceful development take place.

As this stands in violent contradic-

tion to the general laws of capital-

ist development in the epoch of im-
perialism and the nationalistic as-

pirations of fascism, the final ac-

complishment is easily predictable.

Of immediate concern to us, how-
ever, Is the question of whether a
program of state capitalism pursued
in a democratic country facilitates

the advent of fascism. Our thesis,

as we shall see, holds this to be
tbe case.

Let us consider recent develop-

ments in our country. The Roose-
velt regime as soon as it took over
the helm introduced the "New
Deal". The National Industrial

Recovery Act, the main part of this

"New Deal", was passed only as a
temporary, emergency measure. To-
day, neither friend nor foe questions

the permanency of the NBA set-ups.

The government not only organizes
and strengthens associations of the

various branches of industry, but
participates itself to an ever in-

creasing extent in the management
and regulation of Industry. The
codes granted possess sweeping po-
lice powers.

The Reconstruction Finance Cor-
poration, an agency of the govern-
ment, which was set up even be-

fore the ''New Deal", has been
granted authority to loan directly

to industry. No less significant is

ihe systematic buying up of shares,

by this institution, of the nation's

largest banks; until now It owns
i!5% of the banking stock of the
country.

In so far as labor Is concerned,

government policy is striking out
new paths. Whereas in the past
ihe traditional policy of tbe govern-

ment, if indeed there was one, fav-

ored labor organizations of the
craft or horizontal type—now the
tendency is to favor organizations

lhat will encompass whole indus-

tries and manufacturing enterprises.

Here the National and Regional
Labor Boards play supervisory and
executive roles that are bound to

assume greater authority as time
goes on.

Tbe government's support of the

A. F. of L. in preference to company
unions is not due to its desire to

promote independent labor action.

On the contrary, it is due to a de-

sire to take labor out of control of

the thousands of business and in-

dustrial .enterprises and centralize

this control within the A. F. of L.

in order to curb strikes and eventu-

ally more serious class action on
the part of the workers.

And so, without a fascist govern-
ment In the United States and with-

in tbe framework of the democratic
apparatus, state capitalism and the
features of a cooperative state are
making their appearance. That
the taking of power by fascism is

made easier by such development,

there is no doubt.

When democracy Anally breaks
down, fascism will be the only road
for tbe capita la ts, no matter what
their present democratic assevera-

tions may be. When such time

comes, will the workers.be prepared

to make a bid for power? And yet,

the only way to stop fascism is the
united action of the proletariat

leadng immediately to the proletar-

ian revolution.

It will be one of the first tasks

of the new international revolution-

ary leadership to organize the de-

cisive fight against the encroach-

ment of world fascism. At the out-

set it will have to distinguish its

Marxian methods from those of the
hysterical Stalinists, Only the

slogan of World Revolution can re-

arm the workers with the necessary

weapon to stay the advance of fas-

cism. —JOSEPH 8. GMANTI.
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The Imperialist Conflicts Over
the Chinese Markets

White supremacy in the Orient Is

again being seriously challenged.

This tme it is not the workers of

the world who are demanding

'Hands Off China", in the interest

of the Chinese Revolution. Now it

is Japanese imperialism which is

demanding that the American and

British imperialism check their ag-

gressive action in the Chinese mark-

ets. China, the main country con-

cerned, has little or nothing to say

and must continue to play the role

of expressing her bourgeois needs

through imperialist spokesmen.

The declaration of Amau of the

Japanese Foreign Office which was

the unofficial announcement of of-

ficial action taken two months prior

in communications to China, was

followed up by government declar-

ation which affirmed the Japanese

policy of the -Monroe Doctrine" for

Asia. Japan, the leading imperial-

ist power in Asia, long ago decided

that the American imperialist pol-

icy of "America for the Americans"

is a good policy for Asia.

In 1915, when Japanese imperial-

Ism endeavored to impose the twen-

ty-one demands upon China, while

the western imperialists were en-

gaged in armed conflict, everyone

knew that this meant the establish-

ment of a protectorate over China.

Japan did not succeed in 1915, and

all indications are that she has not

succeeded this time. But Japan is

in a far more- favorable position

now to continue her Manchurian

policy of acting iirst and speaking

afterwards.

The Struggle for China

The struggle for domination over

China, which can only be accom-

plished at the expense of other im-

perialist powers, to say nothing of

the interests of the Chinese work-

ers and peasants, has been the con-

sistent policy of Japanese and other

imperialist powers. While the main

strategy of American and European

imperialist powers, for domination

and' markets, revolved around hege-

mony in Europe, and, in turn, in the

colonial countries as the outcome of

domination on the continent, the

main strategy of Japanese imperial-

ism for the whole century revolved

around the struggle for domination

of Asia.

U. S. imperialism won its position

of domination in Americas as tiie

broader base of operations for the

struggle to place Europe on rations.

Japan seeks a broad Asiatic base as

her first step in an attempt to pre-

vent American imperialism from

''organizing the world" to her own

liking.

America's attempt to organize the

world presses heavily upon Great

Britain, Japan, France and Ger-

many in all parts of the world. At

present it finds one of its main fo-

cal points over the struggle for he-

gemony in China, it expresses it-

self in opposition to Japan's closed

door policy. But this in no way

signifies a lessening of the antagon-

isms to England.

The Chinese market, for all pur-

poses, is the prize and most impor-

tant conquest of the imperialist

needs today. No one realises this

better than Japanese imperialism.

The steady encroachment of the

Western Imperialists since the de-

feat of the second Chinese revolu-

tion compels Japan, as a life and

death matter, to answer each step

of further penetration by other im-

perialists with a more aggressive

policy for her own ends. This is

leading directly to the new imper-

ialist war.

International Policy Decisive

The reorganization of the differ-

ent imperialist nations within the

depression cycle has passed the ini-

tial stage. The internal reorganiza-

tion, based on one form of nation-

alism or the other, through infla-

tion, currency devaluation and re-

duced wages, and concentration and

centralization of finance and capital,

has reached the stage where the in-

ternational policies, coordinated

with the internal policies of the

imperialist nations, become decisive.

This phase primarily expresses

itself In a war for markets. Trade

wars and dumping intensify all the

economic contradictions that na-

tional internal reorganization was

supposed to have modified, if not

eliminated altogether. The only

stage that can follow this under

capitalism is the stage of open

armed conHie t expressed in imper-

ialist wars and civil wars between

classes.

The main contending forces con-

cerned in this struggle in the Ori-

ent are: Japan, th« United States

and Great Britain as the main im-

perialist contenders; the oppressed

millions of China ; the Soviet Union

and the proletariat of the world

which will defend the li.S.S.K.

against imperialist attacks.

The pressure of the crisis of

world economy upon Japan was al-

most as great as that which effect'

ed Germany before Hitler took pow-

er. But Japan was faced with a

more favorable capitalist variant

and found an outlet in the armed

invasion and further conquest of

China. With this military strategy

Japan was forced to intensify her

trade war with the other imperial-

ist powers and has successfully in-

vaded and challenged the Western

robbers on every continent, making

inroads in strongholds of the United

States and Great Britain,

Enlarging the Contradictions

Japan's way out of the crisis and

the contradictions oE world economy

is proving no more successful than

the way attempted by Germany or

any other imperialist power. Jap-

an's way out has accomplished In

the Far East what Germany's way

out is accomplishing in Europe. It

is extending and enlarging the con-

tradiction and causing a concentra-

tion of the war clouds which in-

evitably lead to war.

Therefore, China, as the most im-

portant market for Japan, as well

as foi» the other imperialists, is at

the same time the base for Japanese

war supplies in the struggle against

Western Imperialism. Japan can-

not let go of China and retreat.

Diplomatic retreats will only cloak

economic and military advances and

preparations for Japan's defense of

her ''rights" to domination in the

Orient.

Great Britain sees this problem

as clearly as do the American im-

perialists. But England does not

hold the same favorable world po-

sition. This forces the British im-

perialists to take more drastic steps

at once which are resulting in a

gigantic trade war between England

and Japan. It has reached the point

where British diplomacy must op-

enly and bluntly speak of a trade

war with Japan.

The U. S. and England

To some this implies a united

front of the United States and Eng-

land against Japan. But in reality

a trade war by England aimed at

Japan, which gains the support of

the Empire, will at the same time

become an intensified force against

the American imperialists in their

search for markets. This will in-

tensify the antagonisms and, unless

agreements and concessions between

British and American imperialism

can be arranged, it will result in an

extension of the trade war to new
heights and bring the war just that

much closer.

This increasing war danger and

growing reaction in Europe will

tighten the grip of world economy

around Soviet economy. With Stal-

in at the helm, the Soviet Union

will undoubtedly give more conces-

sions to world imperialism. The

American imperialist recognition of

the Soviet Union, which was

cloaked as a peace move and her-

alded by the Praida as a big step

to further world peace, was in real-

ity a strategic move in the war pre-

parations of America, aimed on the

one hand against the new Hitler

Germany and on the other hand

against aggressive Japanese imper-

ialism in the Orient.

Upset "Balance of Tower"

The successful invasion of China

by Japan and the victory of Fas-

cism in Germany upset the "bal-

ance of power", both in the Orient

and in Europe, and called for a

regrouping of forces in preparation

fop the coming war. Of course it

also called for increased arma-

ments, a mad race of imperialism

for war supplies and instruments

of death.

The position of the United States

in regard to Japan was as firm as

the position taken by England, but

could be presented in a different

fashion. The battle of diplomacy

over China is only a spark of what

is really going on under the sur-

face. The moves and preparations

of American imperialism in the race

for the Chinese markets, and other

markets Japan is invading, are lay-

ing the basis for a gigantic explo-

sion.

America's imperialist success in

Latin America, and her strategic

position in relation to decadent

Europe, make it necessary to chal-

lenge the Japanese or any other im-

perialist power aiming to dominate

the Orient. Otherwise, America's

desire to organize the world for her

economic needs will receive a blow

which it will be difficult to recover

from.

—HUGO OEKLER.

their great illusions about the NBA.
They propose in the main to rely

upon the power of their organiza-

tion. In this they press the union

officials for action. They put the

officials to the test and the failure

to head their demands will be clear-

ly demonstrated before the eyes of

the rank and file.

On the one hand preparation is

made for many of them to be swept

into discard. On the other hand,

the militant currents become streng-

thened. Already today these new
mass numbers in the unions are in

the position of defending the unions,

of fighting for their recognition and

of driving them into action on a

large scale against the leaders who
yield to the company unions and

accept the class collaboration basis

instituted by thu NHA. The trends

which are now in the making point

toward a new stage of militant

unionism.

—ABNE SWABECK.

Minneapolis Union

Prepares For Action
(Continued from page 1)

The International Position of the

Revolutionary Policy Committee

Local 574, by the other unions.

With one or two notable exceptions,

the officials fo the other unions act

as though the General Drivers were

in the way.

Tis attitude must be changed. It

is a menace to the whole labor

movement. The General Drivers

can and must be made the corner

stone for the trade union structure

as a whole. This corner stone is

not yet in place. The entire work-

ers movement will see to this job

and bring the unions into action to

this end.

The General Drivers Union is

faced with a vast problem, faced

with a real struggle. Not a workers

organization, not a single worker,

will hold back. Strike with united

forces. The trade unions as a unit

must buck this light to victory.

—B.

New Trends In the Trade Unions
(Continued from page 1)

a declaration from Tighe, that he

'washes his hands of the whole

business".

Officials in a Dilemma

Mike Tlghe may yet try to de-

feat and nullify the convention ac-

tion. Sell-outs are not merely a

thing of the past but can be ex-

pected to be repeated on a more

serious scale. But this is an en-

tirely different matter now that the

workers are in motion toward a

higher level of class consciousness.

Outlaw" strikes and ''outlaw"

movements can be expected to oc-

cur. Today, however, such are not

so easily defeated. The union of-

ficials are in a dilemma with the

company unions pressing from the

one side while on the other side

hangs the shadow of more militant

organization and action by the

workers.

In the automobile situation the

union officials accepted the Roose-

velt agreement which legalizes the

company union ; Bill Green's "great-

est strike in history" was won for

the time being by the auto bosses.

The' union officials accepted the

special mediation board whose duty

is to forjtall and defeat action. As

a result an "outlaw" movement is

already in its inception. It started

from St. Louis where the union

FASCISM AND THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
The Third of a New Series of Lectures on the International

Program with Special Reference to America

By

James P.Cannon
At

IRVING PLAZA HALL

15th Street and Irving Place

SUNDAY, MAY 12th at 8 P.M.

ADMISSION 15 CENTS QUESTIONS AND DISCUSSION
Next leeture to follow on succeeding Sunday: The

United Front.

locals proposed secession from the

A. F. of L*. and found support from

locals in other parts of the country.

Danger of Premature Splits

In this action, however, there is

a great danger of a premature split

which can be isolated aud led into

the void. The center of gravity of

the trade union movement is still

within the A. F. of L. A continua-

tion of its policies and betrayals

will unmistabably lead to the possi-

bilities of new militant unions em-

erging. But such moves can become
successful only after the rank and

file thoroughly absorb the experi-

ences after a period of crystalliza-

tion of forces and a better under-

standing of the purposes and tasks

of militant unions. Above all it can

become successful only under the

direction and influence of a con-

scious left wing movement. Never-

theless this trend shown amongst

the automobile workers is highly

indicative for the future.

"Within the federal unions trends

In a progressive direction are vis-

ible. At a conference in Washington

the latter part of January delegates

representing almost 100 federal un-

ions with an estimated membership

of 250,000 formulated demands to

the effect:

1. That the organization of fed-

eral unions be continued aggres-

sively.

2. That the members of the fed-

eral unions be not segregated into

craft unions.

3. That a bureau be established

within the A. F. of L. to ''aid and
stimulate the formation of such in-

dustrial unions".

4. That where "a reasonable and

sufficient number of such federal

unions form a national organiza-

tion and apply for a national or in-

ternational charter, same shall be

immediately granted".

Trend Toward Industrial Unionism

Here the trend is very definitely

toward industrial unions to be es-

tablished on a national scale for the

respective industries. Unquestion-

ably, that trend will take further

hold and finally take on the form

of a definite movement which it will

be difficult for the reactionary of-

ficials to check or to defeat.

The workers from the mass pro-

duction and the basic industries,

who are now Joining the unions in

great numbers, have lost some of

Militant
Builders

The Ciub Plan Sub Drive for an-

other 1,000 new readers was ex-

tended at the request of several of

our branches. It is being conducted

for the express purpose of enabling

workers who cannot afford the reg-

ular rates. It goes without saying

that tins low rate does not cover

the cost of production. We are able

to do this only through the help

of the Pledgers.

For the benefit of those who do

not know how this Club plan works

we wish to explain:

A elub consists of four cards for

$1.00 paid in advance. Each card

is good for a six-month snb. The
idea is to buy four or more cards

and dispose of them later to reim-

burse yourself for the outlay.

THE SECOND CLUB PLAN
DRIVE WILL TERMINATE AUG-
UST 1st.

BUY YOUR CARDS NOW

!

The New Subs

Boston Branch 8

Cleveland, Erody 4

Chicago Brand] 12

Minneapolis Br. 40

New Castle Br. 4

San Francisco Br. 4

St. Louis Br. 4

Toronto Youth Club 4

Local New York

—

City Office 4

Harlem Br. 4

88

Last report 53

TOTAL 141

"AMERICA AND THE COMING
REVOLUTION"

Speaker

:

JOHN G. WRIGHT
Saturday, May 12th, at 8:30 P.M.

Harlem Branch, Communist League

of America
130 East 107th Street

(One flight up)
Admission 10 Cents

ATTENTION BRONX WORKERS
A Special Lecture

Oft

The Life and Work of L. D. Trotsky

by SARAH MYERS
Secretary to Comrade Trotsky at

Prinkipo and Barbizon, France

SATURDAY, MAY 13, 8 P.M.

at

the Headquarters of the

Bronx Branch of the C. L. A.

1739 Boston Road—Boom 5

A Social will follow the lecture.

There will be food, music and
dancing. Admission is free.

Theatre Party

In an objective situation marked by the manifest

decay of capitalism as a social and economic system,

and rotten-ripe for revolutionary advances, the pro-

letarian movement of the world staggers under the

blows of catastrophic defeats. This state of affairs,

for which Stalinism and Social Democracy bear the

joint responsibility, has induced the deepest crisis

the labor movement of the world has ever known.

Great organizations, resting on the support of millions

of workers, have been put to the historic test and

proved completely bankrupt.

What else could result from such catastrophe but

disintegration of, the old organizations, on the one

hand and—since the class struggle is not suspended

for a single day—new ferment, critical analysis and

the search for new paths on the other? One of the

expressions of this search for a new road, and a most

significant one. too, it must be said, is the emergence

of the Revolutionary Policy Committee of the Social-

ist Party with its straight-out challenge to the policy

of social reformism.

WHICH WAY FOR THE B.P.C.

Will it carry out this challenge to the end? That

remains to tie scon. The program, as it now stands,

incomplete in some respects and wrongly formulated

in others, does not of itself give a definite answer to

the (lucstion. If the implications of the first declar-

ation arc developed to their logical conclusion, and

(he program is rounded out accordingly, the R.P.C.

can undoubtedly become a rallying center for the

revolutionary socialist workers, and especially the

socialist youth.

Failing to adopt these amendments and corrections

in time, the Revolutionary Policy Committee will be

likely to sink into the morass of centrism. That is,

serve as a force to head off the revolutionary trend

in the party and help to bolster up the tottering

structure of Social Democracy, hopelessly discredited

on a world scale, decaying with the decay of capi-

talism which it has served, and organically incapable

of regeneration.

We hope for the former outcome of this promising

development in the S. P. Every revolutionist worthy

of the name will be ready to aid such a development.

At. the same time, without casting the slightest doubt

on the seriousness of the signers of the declaration,

it is necessary to point out the danger of a different

result and to show the source of this danger in the

program as it now stands.

Nor is it altogether excluded that the R.P.C, or

a part of it, in recoiling from social reformism, can

even land in the blind alley of Stalinism, the accom-

plice of Social Democracy in the assassination of

revolutions and the enthronement of Fascism. Against

such a calamity, also, programmatic clarity is the

first and most important preventive.

INTERNATIONALISM—PARAMOUNT QUESTION

Formal programs, however, are meaningless today

unless they candidly face the determining feature of

the crisis in the labor movement of the world—the

bankruptcy of both the Second and the Third' Inter-

nationals—and the fundamental problem of the

epoch—the reassembling of the revolutionary van-

guard in a new organization, under a new banner.

The catastrophic defeats of the working class under

objective circumstances highly favorable for revolu-

tionary victories present a contradiction which means

one thing above all others : the leadership has broken

down, the organizations they directed' were inade-

quate.

This is the crux of the whole question of the re-

generation and revival of the revolutionary labor

movement. Every party, group and! current, now as in

the period following the betrayal of the workers into

the world war, is tested' and its whole course is deter-

mined by its approach to this question of internation-

alism.

It seems incredible that a group which denounces

social reformism as a road' that "led to death" in

Germany should retain the slightest allegiance to the

International which Jed the socialist masses to defeat

and death, not only in 1933 but before that in 1914,

and which systematically betrayed them in all the

years between. Surely, an analysis of the funda-

mental causes of the treacherous role of the Second

International, and the declaration of an irrevocable

break with It, are elementary requirements of revo-

lutionary socialists. Yet all the program of the

Revolutionary Policy Committee has to say on this

paramount question is the following:

"The Socialist Party of America must make
every effort to get the above principles adopted

by the Labor and Socialist International in order

that it may be the effective instrument of pro-

moting the world revolution."

When the Second International collapsed in 1914

and betrayed" the laboring masses into the bloody

shambles of the war, Lenin and the other revolu-

tionary socialists, even though they were only a

handful, declared the organization to be dead for the

revolution and turned to the preparation of a new
International. Everything the Second International

and its leading and most representative party in

Germany did since that time, only served to confirm

the analysis of Lenin.

The party and the International that had failed

in the great historic test was irrevocably lost' for

the workers' cause. It survived only as a reactionary

and treacherous force in the labor movement, an ally

and support of capitalism. This was understood by

the revolutionary vanguard. That is why they formed

the Communist International. Socialist workers, who
assimilated the lessons of the war and post-war ex-

periences later, expressed their revolutionary stand-

point by leaving the Second and joining the Third

International.

AGAINST THE SECOND INTERNATIONAL!
Now, when on top of every other perfidy, the

German Social Democracy, with the full support of

the Second International, held the masses back from

struggle against Fascism and lifted Hindenberg into

the presidency in order that he might open the door

for Hitler—is it possible now that revolutionists

should advocate adherence to this corrupt and rotting

part of decaying capitalism, that they should tell the

workers to hope for its reform and1 regeneration?

No, that is not possible. Whoever gives the work-

ers such advice is no revolutionist at all. Whoever

preaches the lie about the reform of the Second in-

ternational makes himself its accomplice in the Ger-

man and Austrian betrayals and prepares new Ger-

manics and new Austrias.

This section of the program of the Revolutionary

Policy Committee stands in irreconcilable contradic-

tion to the other sections which challenge everything

the Second International stands for and which it will

continue to stand for in practice as long as it exists

and pollutes the working class movement of the world.

If the Revolutionary Policy Committee wishes to be-

come a revolutionary force it should lose no time in

demanding an immediate break with the Second In-

ternational. Otherwise it will hopelessly discredit

itself with the revolutionary workers in the Socialist

Party and lose the possibility of regaining their con-

fitlence.

A BAD "STRATEGY"

If the international relations section of the pro-

gram of the It.P.C. U not seriously meant, if it is

"strategy", then it must be said it is a bad strategy

that, works a doubie evil. If they want to make a

[evolutionary tight and carry it out to the end the

most important thing is to attract the revolutionary

socialist workers and give them a clear lead on the

most important questions. Asaong these internation-

alism takes first place—a primary interest in inter-

nationalism is the first mark of the revolutionist.

Serious revolutionary workers will never forgive

those who play hide and seek with such a question.

On the other hand, a "strategic"—insincere de-

claration for the reform of the Second International

can defeat th« aims of the genuinely revolutionary

elements in the R.l'.C. by convening the group into

a shelter for centrists, that is, for the most dangerous

enemies of a revolutionary policy at. the present time,

whose function is to blur the distinctions between

revolution and reform and to blunt the edge of the

revolutionary weapons.

THE ROLE OF CENTEISM

Pseudo-radicalism—centrism—represents in fact

the predominating tendency in the parties of the

Second International today. After the debacle of

social reformism in Germany, followed by the Aus-

trian tragedy, social reformism has been fearfully

discredited. And the dismissal of the Social Demo-

cratic flunkeys in favor of Fascists in a number of

countries has induced even the most incorrigible and

loathsome traitors, including those who offered to

"coordinate" themselves to the Hitler regime, to in-

dulge in radical bluster. For example, the German

Social Democratic Party now adopts a revolutionary

program

!

The new centrists declare for the most revolution-

ary principles, for "the dictatorship of the proletari-

at" or anything else you want, but on one condition:

keep within the framework of the old Social Demo-

cratic parties and the Second International with all

the scoundrels and traitors and King's Ministers and

never do anything to carry out the. "revolutionary"

principles in action. (The Kuntorovich group, now
apparently fused with the "Militants", are representa-

tive or this centrist current in the United Stales.)

In this way the revolt of the socialist workers Is

curbed their revolutionary impulse for action is

restrained, they are held in the strait-jacket of the

old bankrupt organizations and the way is prepared

for new betrayals and defeats.

THE MARXIST FIGHT AGAINST CENTRISM

Under these new conditions in the labor move-

ment the formal criticism of social reformism misses

the mark. What is needed now, above all, is a Marx-

ist light against centrism and an exposure of its role.

For this, a formal program of general principles

alonu is inadequate—the centrists, hard pressed by

the revolutionary sentiments of the masses, are very

apt to sign itl The formula for this light, as for all

the other fundamental problems of the time, is; The

straggle for the Fourth International!

The perfidious game of the centrists in the Social

]>euiocratic parties is facilitated for the moment by

the circumstance that events which discredited the

Social Democracy in a second historic test have re-

vealed also the complete bankruptcy of the Commu-
nist International. Given a revolutionary policy and

leadership in the Comintern the masses of disillu-

sioned socialist workers would today be streaming

into its ranks in an irresistible flood. From the time

of the launching of the Comintern in 1919 until 1923

tins process went on continuously. Under Lenin the

Comintern gained at the expense of Social Democracy

ail along the line. No such movement is observable

today. Caught in a vice between bankrupt Social

Democracy and Stalinism, and trusting neither, the

workers are held in the old organizations by the

formula of centrism. And by that the crisis is pro-

longed and deepened.

THE REVOLUTIONARY WAY OUT
The first condition for the solution of the inter-

national crisis of the labor movement is to assemble

all the awakening revolutionary forces for a common
struggle. It is unthinkable that this assembly can

take place on the basis of either the Second or the

Third Internationals. It will take place, rather, in

irreconcilable struggle against them. If they were

not both bankrupt the present crisis of capitalism

would have led to revolutionary victories instead of

fascist reaction.

Forces making for the revolutionary regeneration

of the international movement converge from three

different sources. They are : the International Com-

munists' (formerly the Left Opposition of the Comin-

tern:, independent socialist parties and groups, and

the bona fide left wing developing and growing rap-

idly in the Social Democratic parties. The task la

to bring them together, to unfurl a clean banner.

The Revolutonary Policy Committee indubitably

has the possibility of becoming a serious force in the

coming regroupmeut in the United States. A clean

break with the Second International, not only as a

program but also as an organization, is its necessary

next step on this road.

—JAMES P. CANNON.

The New York Local of the Com-
munist League arranged for a

theatre party for the play "Steve-

dore" at the Civil repertoire. This

play has been hailed' by all review-

ers for the quality of its production
and it is of a distinctly working-

class character. Comrades and
friends of the League are asked to

buy the tickets ranging in price

from 30 cents to $'.50 at our office,

126 E. 16th Street, for the perform-
ance Monday, June 18.

WAUKEGAN MEETING
Waukegan, 111, — Shachtman's

meeting here in Waukegan was a

success. The crowd was not large,

about 65 or 70, but all political

faiths were represented and a great

deal of interest was shown. The
discussions were still proceeding

strongly when we had1 to break up

at 12:30 A.M.

The Stalinists were very peaceful

although there were a number pres-

ent and they took part in the dis-

cussion. Sbachtman dealt them a

hard blow and turned each of their

arguments against them. He cre-

ated a very favorable impression. It

would not surprise me if we ob-

tained several new members due to

his visit, within a short time. We
shall send a write-up to the Mili-

tant within a few days.

The Stalinists broke faith in the

United Front May Day meeting

here, so the Finnish Progressive

Society and our group had to or-

ganize one of our own on a few
days notice. We had a good program
and about 150 attended. The Social-

ists had refused to participate in

the first place and had one of their

own on April 28th. Glotzer from

the Chicago branch spoke at our

meeting.

—O. A WATTERS,
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The Johnson Bill and

Credits to the U.S.S.R.
SECOND STRIKE NVAVE UNDER THE N.R. A. New Court Battle For

The Johnson Hill barring the
j

pillage of crops and livestock, the

purchase or sale in this country of f devastation of cities and towns, the

bonds or securities of governments

in detanlt o:i their debts to the

government of the United States

has been interpreted by the Attor-

ney General as including the Soviet

Union in the category of defaulters

because of the traditional refusal

of the Soviet to pay the loans made
to the Czarist and Kerensky gov-

ernments. The ruling will make it

difficult lor the Soviet to get cred-

its here for the purchase of mach-

inery and necessary materials.

The United States knows it will

never get even the better part of

the colossal sums its rivals owe it

under the bead ol war debts. To
pay them is a sheer impossibility.

Roosevelt is trying to put a squeeze

on them to get Lei ter trade terms,

to force down the enorinousJ tariff

walls which impede the How o£ ex-

ports from the U. S.

1'urpose ol the Loans
With the Soviet Union the ques-

tion stands somewhat differently.

The loans to the Czar were used

for the brutal suppression of the

workers and peasants. The loans

to liereusky were a mite of the

golden ilood the U. S. poured into

the treasuries of the Allies of whom
it considered Russia one, to beat

Oerman imperialism to its knees.

The Bolsheviks served notice before

they came to power that tbey would
repudiate^ the loans and they kept

their word. Moreover against these

claims which f he United States

makes against the Soviet there

stands for settlement the costs, in-

solar as they tun be calculated, of

the invasion of the territory of the

U.S. S. It. by the allied imperialists,

including the U. S., the murder of

peaceful workers and peasants, the

destruction of railroads—the im-

mense havoc wrought by the at-

tempt to satisfy the rapacious hung-
er ol insatiate capitalism for the

Soviet market.

The Russian Market
The appetite of the U. S. protit-

uiakers has not decreased with the

years. On the contrary, it has
grown apace as its difficulties in

getting markets multiplied! The
crisis has whetted it now to the

kneenues-i of a razor-edge. Every
market is doubly, triply, ten times

as important as it was. Among the

markets of the world the land that
runs eastward from the Polish

border lo the Pacific Ocean and
southward from the Arctic Circle

to China, India, Persia, Turkey and
the I!lack Sea is certainly not the

least.

What it can mean to jWall Street

which is rising from a sick bed to

.smile Hie world can be seen in the

Commerce Department's foreign

trade ligures for .March. Exports
to the Soviet Union which can ab-

sorb—on favorable credit terms ac-

cording to Litvinov's figures at the

Loudon Economic Conference—one
billion dollars in machinery, mater-
ials and the products of light in-

dustry, were less than a million

dollars, a little more than one half

of one percent of the total export
for tile month. Compare this with
the exjiort to little Cuba, wracked
by a social and economic crisis

—

about four and a half million dol-

lars, lour times as much!
Soviet Union Needs Credit

What trade would mean to the

Soviet Union should be obvious
irom Litvinov's ligures alone. The

(Continued on page 4)

N.Y. Youth Conference Against War
BULLETIN

In San Francisco a meeting of

the representatives of the Young
Peoples Socialist League, the Spar-

tacus Youth Ciub and the Young
Communist League is to be held to

consider a oomuiun demonstration

on May 30 against war and Fascism.

In other cities the Y.P.S.L. and the

S.Y.Cs. are conducting similar ac-

tivities.

the issue of the four deported Ger-
man youth !

The Y.C.L. representative Stated

that tin.1 more general slogan would
also imply a protest in this case.

It was linally agreed that the dis-

puted slogans would not be the slo-

gans of the entire demonstration
hut only of those organizations

which accepted them.

Point of Conflict

The real point of conflict was
again revived in new form : was
there to be a joint demonstration
in the complete sense of the term,
or was one conference to affiliate

to tlie Stalinist conference. While
favoring a joint < lemons tration, the

Stalinists insisted oil either retain-

ing the name "National Youth Day';
or permitting the American League
conference to call it such in its lit-

erature. The other conference op-
posed this with the proposal that
a mutually acceptable name be
adopted, which is not connected
with merely one section of the youth
movement; that the common leaflet

state the fact that the two confer-
ences (by name) were working in

a joint committee for the demon-
stration.

The delegates of the Committee
for the May 30th Demonstration
stated that a principle question was
invoved: To accept the name "Na-
tional Youth Day"' would mean join-

ing the Stalinist conference, accept-
ing the so-called traditions of this

day {much of which it cannot agree
with). To have no common name
for the demonstration and permit
the Young Communist League and
other organizations to call it "Na-
tional Youth Day" inj their litera-

ture would create confusion and in-
eviiably lead to a disharmonious
demonstration which would nullify

the entire purpose of our common
action : The display of unity against
imperialist war and Fascism.

No Agreement Reached
No agreement was reached on

this question. The Y.C.L. announced
that its conference would go ahead
with the details of its demonstra-
tion and' if the other conference re-

versed its decision it could j:oin in

the march and demonstration ! The
Committee for the May 30th Demon-
stration replied that it was ready
to meet with the committee of the
American League at an early date
if the latter could find' its compro-
mise proposal acceptable.

At the time of this writing there
is still hope that a common agree-
ment will be reached which can
start a new phase in the American
labor youth movement : genuine

as to avoid partisanship! This waaj united front action against the com-
a not very clever way of avotdingmon enemy!

New York City—Last Sunday's

conference called by the Youth
Section o£ the American League
Against War and Fascism (Stalin-

ist) accepted the proposal of the

Youth Committee for the May 30th

Demonstration Against War and
Fascism for a joint manifestation

on Memorial Day. It was agreed

that the joint arrangements commit-
tees would work out the definite

slogans and details of the joint ac-

tion.

On Tuesday evening, when the

two committees were to meet, the

Committee of the American League
Conference informed the other group
that it will he permitted to partic-

ipate in the arrangements or the

details of the demonstration at the

meeting of the American League
committee. The latter would elect

their own chairman, arrange the

agenda, etc. This attempt to_ make
it appear that the Stalinist confer-

ence was in charge of all arrange-

ments and that other groups may
affiliate to it was definitely reject-

ed. It was made clear that what
was wanted was a joint meeting.

Finally this was granted and a mu-
tually acceptable chairman accepted.

Slogans of the Day
After the discussion of objectives

the slogans for the demonstration
the following slogans were accept-

ed : Against Imperialist War and
Fascism ; Protest the Persecution

and Murder of the Anti-Fascist

Fighters; Against the May 31st N.

Y. Naval Maneuvers ; Protest the

Murder of the Cuban Masses by the

Agents of American Imperialism,

etc. The Committee for the May
30th Demonstration (Yipsels, S. Y.

C.s, Lovestoneites, S.L.I.D., eta.)

proposed three additional, slogans:

For the Release of Thaelman and
Torgler; For the" Freedom of the
Four Deported Young Germans

;

and Protest the Beatings and Ar-
rests of the Yispels last May 30 at

the Memorial Day march of the
American Legion. These three slo-

gans were rejected on the ground
that the points were too particular

—no names should be mentioned so

A .second powerful strike wave is bor history. The strike wave now
in th* making. From the Atlantic in Ihe making is likely to break all

to the Pacific, from Maine to the previous records,

(iiilf of Mexico strikes are now in! Pitched Battles
progress, involving longshoremen,

automobile workers, iron ore and

copper miners, coal miners, textile

workers and many others.

These strikes have penetrated

deeply into the industrial South,

centering in Alabama. New strikes

can be expected to break out soon

in the steel industry as well as

where the main supply of iron ore

is produced, in the Messaba Range.

The ardent attempts of the auto

bosses, their labor boards and their

labor agents to confine the strikes

in that industry to a minimum "so

as not to interfere with the orderly

progress of the industry", as Mr.

Collins puts it, will hardly succeed.

The American workers are getting

into a fighting mood. The splendid

militancy already displayed by the

many new recruits in the trade un-

ion movement is something quite

unequalled in recent American la-

.

In the Alabama strike area Negro
and white workers light together

shoulder to shoulder. Pitched "bat-

tles provoked by company thugs,

police and national guards, have rer

suited in several killings and many
injuries. But the casualties were
not all on the side of the workers.

The governmental authorities are
now straining every possibility to

raise « red scare. Workers' meet-
ings hava been banned and an in-

junction is issued against picketing.

Still the striking ranks are solid

against the campaign of suppres-

sion, defying the murderous at-

tacks.

Quick work has been made of

scabbing everywhere in these strikes

by powerful picket lines. In Seattle,

Washington longhsoremen raided!

eleven ships and took the scabs

ashore. On all of the struck piers

teamsters have refused to handle

scab cargo and railroad workers
have declined to lend their services.

In Butte, Montana teamsters, black-

smiths and electricians joined the
copper miners in a solid strike
front. In the southwestern bitumin-
ous area strikes are spreading and
picketing is concluded in defiance of
the militia which has been called

to protect scabs.

Two Strike Waies Under NBA
The first strike wave since the

inauguration of the New Deal rose
to its highest point last September.
According to the figures o£ the U.S.
Bureau of Labor Statistics, which
are obviously inadequate, there
were in that month a total of 180
strikes involving 235,071 workers,
with a total number of man days
lost of 3,042,431. This strike wave
subsided, reaching its lowest point
in December last year. But these
figures, even at the high point, may
be dwarfed in comparison to what
is now approaching.

The first strike wave represented

Freed fMreeaom or rviooney

(Continued on Page 4)

Trotsky Remains Without Place ofAsylum;Na^i

Paper Demands Banishment to Distant Island

Comrade Trotsky is still without

a place of asylum. All attempts to

secure entrance to another country

than France have so far failed.

Meanwhile reaction continues its

furious campaign of incitement

against him. We reprint verbatim
below a provocative attack pub-

lished iu the Nazi paper Deutsche
Wochenshau and republished in the

Paris reactionary journal Le Matin
April 22:

TROTSKY BEHIND THE
TROUBLES IN FRANCE

'Die Old Firebrand Organizes the

Insurrection in Western Europe.
- -Secret Headquarters iu Paris.

---'Hie Myth of the Harmless
Trotsky.—Extracts from
Appeals to Civil War Ad-

dressed to German
Communists.

Cnder this headline the National-

Socialist weekly, the Deutsche
Woehettshau, publishes the follow-

ing interesting article:

Communist propaganda in France,

as daily dispatches indicate, finds

a more and more favorable ground
every day. Everywhere the Com-
mune boldly raises' its head, com-
mits carefully prepared acts of vio-

lence against right wing elements.

Witness the incidents in Paris,

Thionvilie, Henin-Lietard, Lyon.
Aa' indisputable Communist danger
is rising in Western Europe. Even
now, Radek, the strategist of world
revolution, rejoices in the Pravda
on the -'favorable perspectives for

Communism in France". The for-

eign press, in the same vein, points

out that the "most dangerous fac-

tor for unrest in Europe, Leon
Trotsky, now residing in France, is

one of those who hoids the keys of

this Communist menace. "We are

in receipt of the following astonish-

ing article from our collaborator,

Walter Korodi, who has spent a

great deal of time in fighting Bol-
shevism :

When the announcement was
made several months ago that the
"red butcher" Trotsky alias Lcib
Bronstein, had received' the right

of asylum in France and had taken
up residence in Royat, the world
press asked this question: Why has
France which had proscri£>ed to

this man the right to set foot on
French soil, not to speak of protec-

tion, when he made his trip from
Marseilles to Copenhagen in Nov-
ember 1932, suddenly considered

him as a not inconvenient guest?

Beside^ Trotsky had once before

been exeplled from France for Bol-
shevik activity, in 1916 when he
edited the Russian emigrant paper,

Nashe SIovo, in Paris. Despite that,

the hospitable doors of France are
opened to this political firebrand,

one of the greatest in history, and
who certainly has not become less

harmful since 1916. What is the
clue to this mystery?

This is what it might be: When
M. Trotsky arrived in France he
made special efforts to impress upon
public opinion "that in the same
manner that he had abstained from
all activity in Prinkipo, where he
was located up till then, he would
similarly abstain in France. He
would really be nothing else than
a man retired from all political ac-
tivity, isolated and devoting himself

to nothing but personal literary en- of America". Propaganda for all

tleavors."

This attitude, of a seemingly
harmless character, found its den-

ial -soon after the arrival of Trotsky
in, Paris. Knowingly, Uoseuteld and
his Communist colleagues publicly

complimented the French govern-

ment "for having called to their

country the ^rctite.st ol anti-fascists

at the very tune when if is neces-

sary to light ihe National-Socialist

regime Hi Germany by every means.
The exceptional capacities of this

man in limes of stress will render
precious services in these strug-

gles."

In this manner the reasons they

receive this vicious opponent of

National-Socialist Germany will be

explained. This explanation is of

prime importance for Germany.
For France the presence of Trot-

sky is not quite so simple, for this

red refugee has revealed himself to

be a double-bladed. sword.
Communist propaganda, to the

sorry surprise of the secret police

(Surete Uenerale), has been in-

creased in a considerable and dan-
gerous fashion since the presence
of Trotsky in tiie country. So much
so thai the French ministers had
to hold a secret conference where
they examine the Communist ques-
tion.

The Solitary Writer Seeking Refuge
What Was Found in a Neukoelln

Barrack
The writer of these lines has had

the opportunity to investigate the
secret activity nf Trotsky and his

agents. That took place during one
of Ihe actions of the S.A. (Storm
troops) against flic principal agent
of Trotsky in Germany, Anton
Grylewicz. On this same occasion
they found the names of Bolsheviks
situated In other European coun-
tries as agents of Trotsky, and all

the correspondence of the Trotsky
group iu Germany, named 'Bolshe-
vik-Leninist", was found classfied

and hidden in a barrack of boards
in the colony of barracks, Neu-
koelln, near Berlin and which be-

longed to the Communist Grylewicz.
It is impossible to give a resume of
the documents of Trotsky and Co.
which were found, for they consist-

ed of correspondence with nearly
all countries. A few examples will
suffice to .show that Trotsky, even
though banished on the Isle of
Prinkipo in. the Aegean Sea, was
never the solitary writer looking
for refuge.

His desire lo be received in

France becomes more understand-
able with these secret papers of the
Neukoelln barrack at hand. They
prove, in fact, that in Paris, 45
boulevard de la Villette, 'the "Ad-
ministrative Secretariat of the, In-

ternational Left Opposition" is lo-

cated and another bureau of the
Trotsky agents on the rue de Milan.
It is from there that the "Interna-
tional Bulletins" are sent to all the
countries of the world in the lan-

guages of these countries in order
to furnish instructions to each
group for the Bolshcvisation of the
country where they are located.

For example, the American police

will be happy to learn that the
Trotsky group is located in New
York at 126 E. Kith Street under
the name of "Communist League

English speaking countries is issued

from here.

Trotsky Undermines Germany!
That goes particularly for Ger-

many, in which Trotsky placed the

"greatest hopes" up till March 1SB3.

Unceasingly Trotsky troin his place

of oxiie carried on the struggle

against Lhe national socialist move-
ment of Germany. And he gives

veritable instructions of civil war to

his agent Grylewicz. We read for

example on pagu 21 of a pamphlet

:

"Each factory must become an anti-

fascist center with its own leader.

They must possess a map of the

Fascist concentrations and other

Fascist organizations in each city

and in each section". At the end
of this text Trotsky arouses the

German Communists with this

warning : '•There is little time left

Trotsky attaches particular im-
portance to the formation of a com-
mon socialist-communist, front. In
order to measure the seriousness of

the civil war actions of the Trotsky

agents it is necessary to particu-

larly notice their exchange of let-

ters with the assassin bands of the

Berlin commune, called the "sec-

lions of house protection". In Gry-
lewicz' home there was found a file

of directives for the conduct of

these murderous actions. Trotsky
himself writes to Grylewicz that

"the time has come for the revolu-

tionary group, that is for ours" and
he remains "with lhe best Commu-
nist greetings, your Trotsky". In
another letter Trotsky fulminates

against the "Brown Pest" and says
to pass over to attack. The Trotsky
group in Hamburg receives a secret

circular on thisl occasion, "instruc-

tions concerning the actions of the

masses."

After these few extracts on the
illegal activity of the great Bolshe-
vik leader, it should be understood
why II. Trotsky, in 1929 needed to

come to Germany for a cure. Our
republicans, lied Front, Reichsban-
ner intervened very warmly at this

time in order to secure for him the
right of asylum. And the Vossische
Zeifung for March 16, 1928 wrote
these very emotional lines : "In

Islambui, among rows of books a
man waits* for weeks, a man who
desires a rest. Trotsky wants to

come to Germany. And the cry In

the entire world : he wants to live

iu Germany. At bottom this is not
a bad advertisement for this coun-
try. He appreciates, he says, our
physicians. This is not a bad com-
pliment for our science. He be-
lieves, he says, in the virtues of our
thermal sources, he says : "I am
sick, but not to death, only let me
meet my German physicians." That
M. Trotsky had not renounced' the
making of the world revolution

which he always worked for with
the assistance of his agents scat-
tered in every country is proved by
the documents cited above. But
there are also police reports in

numerous European capitals which
announced in the past weeks of
numerous arrests of Trotsky agents
in possession of considerable sums.
Let us finish then with the myth of
the poor writer Trotsky and let

them send this political firebrand
into exile on an island of a distant
ocean.

A jietitiou upon behalf of Tom
Mooney for a writ of habeas corpus
has been filed iu the District Court
of the Hulled States for the North-
ern District of California, Southern
Division at San Francisco. The
counsel filing the petition are Frank
P. .Walsh, New York City, John F.

Finerty, Washington, D.C., and
George T. Davis, San Francisco,

California.

The basic grounds of the petition

are four in number.
The first ground is based on the

language of the Supreme Court in

the Frank case, 237 U.S. 309, where
the Court said at pages 327 and ^28:

"In fact such questions are pre-

sented under the due process

clause of the Fourteenth Amend-
ment though sometimes discussed

as if involving merely the juris-

diction of some court or other
tribunal, In a larger and more ac-

curate sense involve the power
and authority of the state itself.

The prohibition is addressed to

the st:ite; if it be violated, it

makes no difference in a court of

the United States by what agency
of the state this is done."

Under this ground the petition

alleges that the then District At-
lorney of San Francisco, Charles
Fickert, and his assistants, obtained

the convition of Mooney by the

knowing use of perjured testimony,
and that the knowing use of such
testimony by them as an agency of

the state, constituted such misuse
and abuse by the State of California

of the process and procedure of the

trial court, as under color of due
process and procedure, in fact and
in law to deprive Mooney of his

liberty without due process of law
in violation of the Fourteenth
Amendment of the Constitution of

the United States.

The remaining three grounds are

based on the language of the Su-

reme Court of the United States in

its recent decision iu the Scottsboro

case, Powell v. Alabama, 287 U.S.

45, where that Court said at pagu
67:

"The fact that the right in-

volved is of such a character that
it cannot be denied without vio-
lating those "fundamental princ-

iples of liberty and justice which
lie at the base of all our civil and
Iiolitical institutions," (citing

cases) is obviously one of those
compelling considerations which
must prevail in determining whe-
ther it is embraced within the due
process clause of the Fourteenth
Amendment."
It should he understood in con-

nection with this petition that the
Attorney General of California, af-
ler Mooney 's conviction and the dis-

covery of the Oxman perjury, im-
mediately confessed error on Moon-
i-.v's appeal to ihe Supreme Court of
ilifit Slate, and asked that Court to
M'f aside the conviction. The Su-
preme Court of California held,
however, that under the Constitu-
tion of that Stale the courts are
denied the power to set aside or
modify a judgment in a criminal
ease except for error of law in the
proceedings of the trial court, and
cimot set aside a conviction because
of the subsequent discovery and
proof that, the evidence upon which
the conviction was obtained was
perjured.

First Appeal to U. S. Courts

It is the position of Mooney'a
Counsel that the Federal courts
must, free Mooney unless those
courts are willing to hold that it is

consistent with due process of law
tor (he State of California, merely
because that State has provided no
Judicial process by which Mooney
can be freed, to continue to impris-
on Mooney for life after that State
has admitted Mooney 's conviction
was obtained by perjury, and the
[Kjrjnry has been proved.

This application for a writ of
habeas corpus in the United States
District Court is the first attempt
made by counsel for Tom Mooney
to present the merits of the Mooney
case to the courts of the United
Stales as distinguished- from the
ocal California courts.

The Case of Mr. Dillingei

Our hero shoots another federal

man, the federal men kill another
brace of innocent bystanders, the

mad search goes on—with the re-

sult that the newspapers gratefully

coin a few more hundred thousands

of dollars through their extras and
special editions with which they

have flooded the streets during the

past few months: the Dillinger

Period.

Now It Is opportune for us lo

take a look at Dililn&^r, to examine
and interpret this one-man crime

wave from the Bolshevik point of

view.

The bourgeoisie can condemn him,

and do, a hundred times a day in

their press. And for a very good
reason. Mr. Dillinger frightens

them ; furthermore, they live in

mortal terror lest he be apt to steal

from them that money which they

have in turn squeezed from the

hides of the workers. The frantic

appeals on the editorial page, urg-

ing the whole nation to rise up
wrathfully and destroy Mr. Dilling-

er, are really amusing. He is lab-

eled as Public Enemy Number One,
the greatest menace society has
known. Help us capture this fiend,

you workers, for he may kidnap
you or hold you up!

What tripe this is ! The workers
know full well who the real public

enemies are. Compared with a
Mellon, a Ford, Rockefeller, Hearst,

the lone Dillinger ranks scarcely

above the pick-pockets in our mod-
ern calendar of saints and sinners.

But Dillinger has, up 'til now at

least, been working the boulevards

and the Gold Coasts rather than the

avenues and the slums. The dainty

occupants are bawling out their

moral indignation. Yes, Dillinger

is expropriating the expropriators.

But is not this exactly what we
hope to do? Let us look a bit fur-

ther into the matter.

A High Class Bandidt

As far as can bo ascertained,

Dillinger is no run-of-the-mill gang-
ster. That is, Dillinger is not on
the same level as the Capones and
Maddens, obvious agents of the

capitalist class, working hand in

glove with the detective agencies,

the A. F. of L. unions the larger in-

dustrialists, newspapers, judges,

chiefs of police, bankers, states at-

torneys, etc. No, we can assume
that Dillinger preys directly on the

capitalists, that he has never di-

rectly exploited the workers by the
breaking of a strike, the tombing of

a dry cleaning esi ablishment, the
railroading of a miiitanr. labor lead-

er, or by performing any one of tne
myriad little tasks by which the

ordinary gangsters serve their mas-
ters. Dillinger is an enemy of the
bourgeoisie.

Should we not, then, take him to

our bosoms : "The enemy of our en-
emy is our friend." This, as a
matter of fact, is the actual view
that is held by an astoundiag num-
ber of workers and members of the
petty bourgeoisie. Everywhere, one
hears the weirdest opinions of Dil-

linger. He is called a Robin Hood,
a friend of the oppressed.

And nothing could be further
from the truth, of course, than en-
visaging Dillinger as a saviour, a
friend of the workers. True, he
expropriates the expropriators. But
to whose purpose? The working-
class, or Mr. Dililnger's own selfish

purposes, and those of his hench-
men? Dillinger robs the possess-

ing class, but only in order to be-

come a member of that class him-
self. No worker is a whit better

off because Dillinger has tapped the
golden stream to the extent of one
million.

Flower of Capitalism

To understand the rural commun-
ity from which Dillinger comes,
plus the get-rich-quick philosophy
which impregnated America until

192D, is to begin to understand Dil-
linger ; a somewhat unique flower

of capitalism, one that could attain

growth only in the deadly competi-
tion which is everywhere rife in the
United States.

In any case, the Dillingers of this

age should have no significance for

the workers. It Is very like the
press to devote tens of millions of
words to Dillinger, and ignore ev-
ents involving tens of thousands of
people, events such as the various
strikes now occurring which are of
immeasurably more importance to
humanity than are the exploits of a
paranoic bandit.

Let the parasites fight off their

parasites—it does not lift the heel
from our necks.

—CARLOS HUDSON.

Max Shachtman
Speaks

On AMERICA TODAY Friday, May 18th
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15 th Street and Irving Place
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Doriot Expelled

From French C. P.
Jacques Doriot, a leading mem-,

ner of the French Communist Party,

has been expelled, according to dis-

patches in several New York cap-

italist newspapers. Doriot, it has

been known fur some weeks, has

been leading a fight in the Central

Committee of the French Stalinist

Party on behalf of tie Leninist

theory and practice of the united

front. His expulsion, expected

daily, was apparently held up be-

cause the bureau ats of the C. C.

feared that the Party rank-and-file

would not tolerate such action.

Record of Doriot

Doriot has for years been a lead-

ing figure in official Communist

circles. He is one of the founders

of the Young Communist Interna-

tional and a leader of the Stalinist

youth movement throughout Eu-

rope. He has been a leader of the

Stalinist fraction in the French

Chamber of Deputies, where he

once created a sensation by intro-

ducing a resolution congratulating

the rebellious Abd-el-Krim for his

victory over French imperialist

arms in Morocco. In addition to

being a Deputy, he is today Mayor

of Saint-Denis, one of the key work-

ing class districts of Paris.

Doriot accepted the Stalinist re-

gime in the Comintern ; he de-

nounced Trotsky and his comrades

as counter-revolutionaries. N o

doubt he, like otters, waited silent-

ly in hopes that the pressure of

events would force a turn.

The futility of such hopes is

again clearly demonstrated. No
greater pressure of events can be

imagined than that which developed

in Germany more than a year ago.

Fascism made its bid for power,

and the German Stalinist Party

gave up the battle without a fight.

On the heels of this ignoble sur-

render came the February days of

Vienna.

February Events

The events of February were the

final stimulus. In various parts of

the country, district and section

organizations of the Communist and

Socialist Parties, reacting to the

royalist-patriotic riots, came togeth-

er in joint actions which, however

incomplete and temporary, were un-

questionably the first steps toward a

genuine united front. Presiding

over these joint actions was the

spirit of the Internationalist Com-
munist League of France, our com-

rades-in-arms, the former Left Op-

position or "counter-revolutionary

Trotskyites". Indeed, the develop-

ment of such actions was marked

by a concurrent rapid rise in the

circulation throughout France of

La Verite, official weekly organ of

the League. Nor is it to be over-

looked that the "crime" charged to

Comrade Trotsky by the French

bourgeoisie, for which he is to be

Reported, is that of sending emis-

saries to the C. P. and S. P. pro-

posing united defensive action,

along Leninist lines.

C. P. Rejects United Front

It Is an honor to Doriot that at

this point, in a meeting of the C.C.,

he proposed that the Party take up
the united front on a national scale,

offering a practical, mifltant, sin-

cere program of joint struggle to

all reformist organizations. Hu-

Statement of Non-Partisan Labor

Defense on German Deportees

munite, the Stalinist organ, sland-

ered and abused him, but printed

nothing of his remarks in the C. C.

meetings. The bureaucrats scurried

about Hying to isolate him from the

Party.

Then the news go! out! Doriot

was advocating the Leninist united

front! lie was bringing "Trotsky -

ist ideology'
1
into the ranks of the

Stalinist organization! The rumors

became less vague. Two weeks ago

La Verite, brother-organ of the Mil-

itant, printed Doriot's speech to the

C. C. The French workers hud their

first opportunity to compare his

position with that of ihe spokesman

of the Stalinist clique, an irretriev-

able bureaucrat named Thorez.

This was too much '. Expulsion was

the sole remedy.

French Workers Begin to Act

Doriot has not delayed as did cer-

tain leaders in Germany, until it is

too late. The news of bis action is

laid before she eyes of the whole

French working class at a favorable

moment. The class has drawn a
deep breath, and has begun to act.

The entire Saint-Denis section of

the Maliiitrt Part) 01' l-ianee had

adopted a resolution supporting

Doriot against the Stalinist V. C!
The significance of this fact is

enormous. Saint-Denis, which elects

a Communist Mayor and a Commu-
nist Deputy ; Saint-Denis, one of the

proudest boasts of Stalinism in

France ; Saint-Denis where the very

children are brought up on the poi-

son of the "theory" of '"Social-Fas-

cism ," Saint-Denis, in organized

ranks, flying ihe banner of Stalin-

ism still, has steppo'i forward ior

the united front. The muscled hand
of the "'reurh working class drops

the papier-mache bludgeon with

which Stalinism ''armed" it, and
reaches out to grasp the precise

and effective revolutionary instru-

ment which Comrade Trotsky and
the League of Internationalist Com-
munists have been forging for it

these many years.

Leninist Influence Grows

Whether Doriot will maintain his

position and go forward in his fight,

or lose heart in the face of the

avalanche of slander and terrorism

which the Stalinist bureaucrats will

now loose against hira, ear-not be

foretold. His first weakness is evi-

denced, however, in his silent con-

seat to the dastardly physical at-

tacks made by the Stalinites upon
members of the French League dis-

tributing their organ La Verite.

But in any case this much is

clear : the ideology of the League
is penetrating deeply into the Stal-

inist Party of France. The prole-

tariat of France, led by that of

Saint-Denis, is raising its voice

against its misleaders. And because

these misleaders will not answer
but will seek to strangle that voice,

the inner struggle in the Stalinist

ranks can mean politically but one
thing : tbe growth in France and
internationally of. the ranks of the

Bolshevik-Leninists, the strengthen-

ing and deepening of the current
flowing toward united class action

on immediate questions, the build-

ing of new revolutionary parties

and a new, the Fourth, Interna-

tional.

I Press Service of Non-Partisaa

Labor Defense)

An international conference of

workers' youth organizations met
in Laren, Holand on Feb. 24. It was
dissolved by police and all foreign

delegates were deported. Four were
German political refugees—'One a

member of the League of Commun-
ist Internationalists, three members
of the Sozialistisehe Arbeiter Par-

tei. They were delivered to Hitler's

border police. No word has been

heard of them since. If still alive,

they are surely in grave danger.

Having been informed from

abroad of this event, our Commit-

tee drew up a protest statement and

demand for asylum in Holland for

German political refugees. The pro-

test was delivered on April 17 to

the Consulate General in New York

with a request for forwarding to

Holland.

The organizations which signed

the statement were: American

.Workers Party, Communist League

Organization Notes

are free from jail. No answer has

been received.

Our Committee is informed that

tbe Revolutionary Socialist Party

and the Independent Socialist Party

of Holland have jointly retained

Attorney B. J. Stockvis of Amster-

dam to go to Germany for informa-

tion as to the fate of the deportees.

He appears not to have obtained1

any as yet.

We are informed that the Sparta-

cus Youth Clubs, the Young Peoples

Socialist League and other labor

you tii organizations plan further

joint action in this matter. Our
Committee will gladly cooperate in

further action, whose need is un-

questionable.

We further suggest that all or-

ganisations which iiave not yet

come into the protest movement
send- statements to the Dutch Am-
bassador or tbe local Consul. Full

information on the case, and copies

of the joint protest are available in

this office. It should be realized

of America, Communist Party Op- 1 that, whatever the Consul does "of-

The Real Significance of

Rakovsky*s Capitulation
(From La Verite—Paris.)

The TASS agency communicates

for the second time this month
about the capitulation of Itakovsky

to Stalin.

We are informed from an abso-

lutely authoritative source that

matters happened in the following

way. In the early part of 1923 the

old president of the Council of

Peoples Commissars in tbe Ukraine

and the Soviet ambassador to Paris

was deported to central Asia, Barn-

aoul, where he remained for more

than five years. The OGPU encir-

cled him with an ever tightening

grip. During the last two years,

his wife who' shared bis exile was
deprived of the possibility of cor-

responding with her son, a young
doctor practicing in Paris.

At the end of 1929 the old revo-

lutionist made a bold attempt to

escape and, despite unprecedented

surveillance, he succeeded in mak-
ing bis way to the frontier where
he was wounded by Soviet guards.

It was at that time that the en-

tire world press wrote of tbe sick-

ness or even the death of Rakovsky.

In reality tbe wounded man was
shipped to the Kremlin hospital.

Here, despite careful treatment, a

formidable moral pressure was
brought to bear on him.

But Rakovsky did not yield.

His wound hardly healed, he was
sent back to Barnaoul and placed

under a redoubled guard. . . . Every
perspective was completely lost.

Shaken by tbe failure of his su-

preme attempt, sick, his morale

broken, this 61 year old man signed

the statement of capitulation. Whila

Hakovtsky remained in Barnaoul his

friends in the circles called "Trot-
skyist" did not wish to, divulge

these facts in order not to cause
any harm to the deportee.

Now that the capitulation is con-

summated these same circles con-
sider It necessary to make known
the true significance of KakovSky's
capitulation.

Tomorrow the Soviet authorities

will ptjssibly impose upon Itakovsky
fo issue a denial of these facts.

Tins will not be the first example
of such acts by Stalin. But such
procedure deceives no one.

Paris, April 19, 1934

position, Jewish Workers Party

(Poeli_ Zion Left), League for In-

dustrial Democracy, National Un-

employed League, Provisional Com-

mittee for Non-Partisan Labor De-

fense, Spartacus Youth Clubs,

Workers Unemployed Union of

Greater Now York, Young People's

Socialist League of America. In

addition, there were signatures by

Alex Bail, Editor of The Workers

Age; Hoger Baldwin; James P. Can-

non, Editor of The Militant; Her-

man Uuud, General Organizer of

the Amalgamated Food Workers

Union ; and Carlo Tresca, editor of

11 Jlartello.

-More signatories could have been

obtained had it not been for the

need for speedy registration of the

protest stressed by European cor-

respondents. It is of interest that

in Europe the protest movement
embraces liberals (League of the

Rights of Man), Social Democratic

parties, independent labor parties,

the C.P.O., the Communist Inter-

nationalists, anarchists and trade

unions (Confederation Generale du

Travail etc.;.

Two organizations approached by

our Committee—the Socialist Party

and the Labor Conference to Com-

bat Hitlerism (chiefly the garment

unions) declined to sign the joint

protest but sent to the Dutch Am-
bassador separate protests based on
information supplied by our Com-
mittee.

The Communist Party U.S.A. ig-

nored our Committee's request for

its endorsement of tbe protest, as

did the National Committee for the

Defense of Political Prisoners. The
International Labor Defense ex-

pressly refused endorsement. In a

letter of April 11, Wm. L. Patterson,

its National Secretary, wrote:

"I am afraid . . . our presence . .

.

would force the withdrawal of Miss

Fox (Secretary of the L. I. D.) and

others who are inclined toward her

point of view."

This letter was received by our

Committee April 16. A reply was
sent at once, pointing out that the

I.L.D. was refusing to support an

action "'which has deservedly won
the support of diverse elements op-

posed to Fascism, and which is an

essential part of the fight against

Hitlerism," and that whoever with-

holds or withdraws from the action

must bear tbe responsibility for his

attitude. Notice of endorsement by

collect telegram was urged.

On April 19 a letter came from

Patterson deprecating the need for

protest on the ground that the four

German deportees "still remain free

from jail and torture," and refus

ing endorsement on the following

ground

:

"The leadership of the I.LJ>. re

gards you (the Secretary of our

Committee) as an enemy of the

working class. It regards you as a

provocateur, an agent of the enemy,

desperately seeking to secure a foot-

hold within the ranks of the work-

ing class, in order to better carry

on your disruptive tactics. It re-

gards many of those in your united

front as of the same character."

On April 25 a letter was sent to

•Patterson asking the source of Ms
statement that the four deportees

ficially," he will forward all pro-

tests. It is important that there

should be many.

The parties which retained At

torney Stockvis for the German trip

ask financial aid for bis work of

investigation and defense. Our
Committee wil gladly transmit

funds to Holland and render an

accounting to all contributors.

It is our hopu that this protest

is only the first of many actions

against Fascism and capitalist op-

pression in which we will be able

to cooperate with other organiza-

tions.

HERBERT SOLOW, SeCy.

Provisional Committee for

Non-Partisan Labor Defense

Romain Rolland

Joins Protest

In response to an appeal ad-

dressed to him on behalf of the four

German youth delegates to the

Laren Conference deported from

Holland' to Germany, Bomain Hol-

land, famous writer and anti-Fas-

cist, has issued a statement of pro-

test against Dutch government pol-

icy. The appeal was addressed to

him in the form of a resolution

adopted in Paris on March 15 by a

mass meeting of working class

youth called by the youth organiz-

ation of the International Commu-
nist League of France (Young Bol-

:hevik Leninists), the Socialist

Youth, the Socialist Student or-

ganization, the anarchist youth and

the Pupist youth organization.

I respond to this call without

hesitation," Holland" writes. "It

does not matter to me that the del-

egates who were turned over to

Hitler belong to one fraction or

another of the Communist Party or

(if this be the case) to some other

anti-Fascist party. In the struggle

against Fascism, I refuse to dis-

tinguish among its irreconcilable

enemies of whom I am one. We are

all allies against Fascism, the com-

mon enemy.

-I indignantly condemn the

shameful deed of the Dutch police

when has made itself an accomplice

of Nazi crimes by delivering up to

the National Socialist butchers,

free men who had sought refuge on

the soil of Holland. It is an out-

rage to the very honor of Holland',

which at one time was the country

of heroes revolting against despot-

ism, the sacred refuge of freedom".

While the international protest

movement on this case thus begins

to draw in its train leading examples

of middle-class Intellectuals iong

praised by the Communist Party as

honest friends of militant working

class action, the C. P. itself still re-

fuses to raise its voice on behalf of

the four victims of Dutch reaction-

ary policy.

As yet no information has been

obtained concerning the fate of the

four young workers although an at-

torney Is conducting an investiga-

tion in Germany. Friends are asked

to write protest letters to local

Dutch consuls.

The League is undertaking a re-

cruiting campaign to win new
members and strengthen itself to

function more effectively in the

creation of a new revolutionary

party. Gains have been made re-

cently which show the vitality of

the organization and the growth of

its influence.

In far-away Richmond, California,

several workers have joined the

League and a new branch is in for-

mation. At the Atlantic sea border,

in Bangor, Maine, a group of com-

rades decided, after weighing the

position of the various currents In

the movement, that their place is

in the League. We have found new
sympathizers in many parts of the

country; but it is important that

they should now assume the duties

and responsibilities of the organiz-

ation and become members.

Our contribution to a Leninist

united front policy as shown by the

New York May Day demonstration,

in which we took our place in com-

mon action with the Socialist Party

and the trade unions, gained lor us

the respect of serious minded work-

ers and raised new hopes in the

possibility of a genuine united front.

For us this is only a beginning to-

ward future actions on a similar

basis.

On the other hand the increased

but futile assaults directed against

us by the Stalinist bureaucrats,

their attempts to break-up meetings

on Shachtman's tour and their phy-

sical attack upon our contingent at

the Chicago May Day demonstra-

tion, shows their way of taking

cognisance of the, gains we are mak-
ing. But where they performed

their hooligan function at the

Shaciitman meetings the result was
new members added to our ranks.

In the steel city of Waukegan, 111.,

a League branch, recently organ-

ized, represents one of the first

breaks in the Socialist Party. Its

active members there, deeply im-

pressed by the European events and

disillusioned with tbe deceptive so-

cial reformism of the party to which

they then belonged, adopted a Left-

ward course. The Stalinist party

could not attract them. It did not

offer them the revolutionary posi-

tion they sought. Tbey joined the

League.

The recruiting powers of tbe

League have been demonstrated by

a good many instances. Our branch-

es are preparing to take full advan-

tage of this fact and making ar-

rangements to press the recruiting

campaign to result in further

strength to the League. This is in

harmony witfe our course to build

the new party. Several forces are

heading in that direction. The fer-

ment in the Socialist Party promises

new forces to be added. The League
has entered into the process devel-

oping toward the new party and

has in fact become its standard

bearer. To hasten this process our

sympathizers should take the step

now and become members of the

League.

The League is Growing on the

Pacific Coast

Following successful participation

in various meetings in Oakland,

Berkeiy and Richmond by League

speakers results of a positive nature

have been obtained. New members

have been gained. A new headquar-

ters has been established at 1020

Broadway, Oakland. It has a book

shop with considerable literature on

hand. Militant sales reach a good

sized bundle each week. Two study

classes testify to the progress made
by the League. Our second class

consists largely of shop workers

from the largest oil, chemical,

smelting and auto factories in the

East Bay region, all of them young

native born workers.

Some o£ our comrades have done

excellent work and are very active

in Hie CWA organizations. Others

engage in trade union work in the

longshoremens union, among others.

But most notable is the accomplish-

ment of a couple of comrades in a

nearby lumber camp some time ago.

Headlines appeared three days in

succession in all Pacific Coast pa-

pers dealing with the demonstra-

tions in Camp Marvedel and "As-

serted Lynch Threat.'' A success-

ful light had been carried on in tbe

camp for better conditions. During

tbe absence from the camp of the

majority o£ the men, one comrade,

who had actively led the organiza-

tion o£ committees to carry on this

tight, was set upon by two legion-

aires and a professional pugilist

and was badly beaten. 170 out of

the 200 workers on their return to

camp forced the expulsion of

the three thug?. Material improve-

ments in camp conditions, change in

the office personnel and a greater

solidarity ot the workers clearly

brought out the results of tbe good

work done.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

In Los Angeles the Stalinist as-

sault upon one of the meetings re-

cently addressed by Comrade
Shachtman served as a boomerang

to the initiators of these disgrace-

ful methods. Our branch set to

work immediately organising a pro-

test meeting and invited the vari-

ous workers' organizations to par-

ticipate, to join in the protest and

to defend the right of free speech

in the labor movement. Most of the

organizations invited responded and

sent their representatives, others

sent resolutions to the meeting con-

demning the Stalinist assault- The
protest meeting was a real success.

The Los Angeles police appear not

at all convinced that there can be

any truth in the slanders calling us

counter-revolutionists. Their actions

show a different opinion. Two of

our comrades were arrested for

leaflet distribution and got 180 days

each. They served five days with

the balance of the sentence suspend-

ed. But these combined attacks

have served to strengthen the

branch. Our membership has in-

creased.

Truth About Dachau Told

by Manchester Guardian
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The European public, deeply up-

set and visibly shaken by the deeds

and policies of Hitlerism, has been

thrown again into turmoil by re-

cent statements of the German press

which describe the notorious con-

centration camps as "most desirable

and highly successful educational

institutions for people with wrong

political and social ideas".

Among other well known publica-

tions the Manchester Guardian has

come back with a slashing attack

on Nazi Germany, amply supple-

mented by a blood-curdling article of

ona of its German correspondents

on comditions in the Bavarian con-

centration camp Dachau. The
Dachau camp is cited by the Nazi

papers as the peak of the new Nazi

educational system.

The correspondent writes that the

camp usually houses 2,200 to 2,400

prisoners, among them approxi-

mately fifty intellectuals, sixty re-

bellious Nazis, five hundred Social-

ists, two former army officers, fif-

teen foreigners, and a number of

common criminals. The rest are
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Communists. Most of the prisoners

are workers. They are divided into

detachments of 250 to 270 people

each ; each detachment is divided

into five sections.

Detachment No. 1 is the so-called

disciplinary detachment which, as

its name indicates, is used for in-

corrigibles. Detachment No. 1 is

composed of Social-democratic and
Communist workers. Detachment

No. 2 of Jews only. The prisoners

are housed in ten barracks. Incor-

rigible prisoners, meaning those

who refuse to turn traitors to their

ciiuse and give important inside in-

formations, are confined to dark,

wet and unheated solitary cells.

They are wearing heavy chains.

The guards treat the prisoners

with utmost brutality. For the

slightest reason and often without

reason at all they are beaten with

heavy leather whips enforced with

steel and wire. The usual punish-

ment ia 25 to 75 lashes. It is a

fixed rule to welcome Socialist and

Communist newcomers with a heavy

beating. Other instruments are no

less liberally employed.

Seven rebellious Hitler storm

troopers were so savagely treated

by the hands of their former

comrades that two of them died.

Other prisoners have temporarily

lost the use of their limbs or are

permanently paralyzed. The Com-
munist Sepp Goetz, was shot in cold

blood after a perfunctory examina-

tion had proved that the beating

had made him an incurable erlpple.

More than fifty prisoners have

been killed, among them well known
labor functionaries and political

personalities. The correspondent

concludfes his tragic report wltli

thi remark that he knows the names
of nine Nazi guards who are ring-

leaders and main actors in the un-

ceasing mistreatment of the pris-

oners.

Amler's United Front with Fascists

Like burning handwriting on the

wail, the lessons of the catastrophe

of the German proeltariat stand

out, clear for all to behold. For all,

that is, but the Stalinists whose

eyes are shut tightly to all lessons,

who have become impotent to check

theory against practice, courses of

action against events. There is no

limit lo the depths of degradation

to which such a party can sink. It

makes a horrible caricature of

every policy and principle of Com-
munism.

The latest brilliant application of

Stalinist tactics Is Amter's exposi-

tion in the Daily Worker of the

United Front from Below with

fascist "rank and file workers".

The great leaders and teachers of

our movement, faced with the con-

dition of an organized working class

divided among reformist and revo-

lutionary organizations, taught the

great value of the united front

tactic.

Communists utilize the united front

established between workers' organ-

izalions, t" raise the class con-

sciousness of the class and to teach

workers in the course of struggle

the correctness of revolutionary

policy as against the betrayals of

reformist policy.
a * w t

Completing the Cycle ©f Folly

The Htalintern, failing to grasp

i*ven the faintest significance of the

united front policy, lost all posibll-

ity of acting as a unifying force of

Hie proletariat. Instead the Stal-

inists deepened tho rift between the

Social Democratic and the Commu-
nist workers, first by denouncng as

counter-revolutionary any attempt

at (he united front ; later, driven

by events to a treacherous course

of covering up rather than examin-

ing and admitting its previous

criminal blunders, they opposed the

Marxist united front with the mean-

ingless united front from below.

This ultima list lactic of demand-

ing that workers break the disci-

pline of their own organization to

secure the blessings of a united

struggle with Stalinism entirely

under its own banner, this puerile

caricature of dialectic thinking,

made impossible the struggle

against fascism and the achieving

of Communist leadership over the

wide masses of workers in the

course of struggle.

Fascism proceeded in Germany to

utilize the lack of proper guidance

of the working class organisations

and their split ranks to make in-

roads from above—by winning over

petty bourgeois elements threatened

with pauperization, fearful of being

driven down into the ranks of the

proletariat,—and from below—by

attracting, thru demagogy and brib-

ery, sections of the desperate un-

employed1 and the lumpenproletariat.

The aid to fascism of treacherous

Stalinism was rewarded—-by the

complete annihilation of the Com-
munist Parly

!

And now in America it is pro-

posed that the workers pursue ex-

actly the same course! Amter—
can it be sheer insane mockery?

—

proposes lo apply the tactic that

was intended to unite the workers

for militant struggle against fas-

cism, not to tbe organized workers,

but to the organized fascists, the

khaki shirts! Finding some demor-

aralized workers, lost forever to any

heightening of class consciousness,

in the ranks of organized fascism,

the Stalinists propose to win them

back by applying to the ranks of

the worst enemy of the working

class the tactic of the united front

from below, Ihe same false tactic

that tends to drive these elements

to fascism to begin with by destroy-

ing the unity of the proletariat!

The cycle of folly is complete! The
Stalinist Party, having lost its

moorings, utterly demoralized, be-

comes incapable of distinguishing

between the decisive layers of the

working class and the riff-raft* of

society.

OBDBB A BUNDLE OF MILI-
TANTS—ONE CENT PER COPT.

Petty-Bourgeois Cringing!

By tliis application of the United

front tactic the American C, P. re-

veals unmistakably its petty bour-

geois character. For it is an In-

delible mark, to the discerning eye,

of the same capitulatory tendency

that caused, the German betrayal.

Amter's very tone—-lacking com-

pletely in ultimatism and' denuncia-

tion when speaking of the fascists

that was characteristic of the ap-

proach to socialist workers—be-
trays a shameful cringing.

"We must not make the mistake",

says Amter in the Daily Worker
for Ihe whole world to read, "that

was proposed In the opportunist

slogan of some comrades of the Ger-

man C. P., 'Smash the fascists

wherever you meet, them' which was
rejected by the C.C. of the C P.O."

But it is only by smashing the fas-

cists at the very inception of their

movement, only by sectional strug-

gles against every smallest germ of

fascism as it shows itself, that tbe

worker, joined in a real united

front, learn how to crush fascism

in the major battle to come.

—JACK WEBEB.
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Before the Detroit Convention

Of- the Socialist Party
The impending collapse of tbe

German Social Democratic Party,

shortly before Hitler's apopintment
to the Chancellorship of tile German
Republic, was the background to

the tirst decision So hold a world
congress in January 1933, of the

Labor mid Socialist International.

The actual surrender and resultant

breakdown of the largest and most
inlluentiai Party in the L. S. I. did

not hasten this gathering but rather
led to its postponement.

Its sessions did not convene until

August l{>33, and not because there

was a real desire by the leadership

of the 2nd International to hold

such a world gathering to take in-

ventory of the condition in which
this movement found itself. The
powerful reformist British Labor
Party and the Swedish Social Dem-
ocratic Party even opposed the or-

iginal decision for the January Con-

gress. In reality not a single mem-
ber of the International Bureau
wanted the conference. II it was
held it "was due to the fact that no
one member of the Bureau was will-

ing to move its further postpone-

ment". In a word, the pressure in

the ranks of u good number of the

leading parties in the International

forced the holding of the congress.

That explains the unwillingness of

any member of the International

Bureau to take responsibility for its

postponement.

The congress became the forum
for the expression of the diversified

views current in the movement.
The horrible defeats of the working
class acted a.s the instrument in

raising serious doubts in the minds
of wide strata of social democratic
workers as to the efficacy of social

democratic theory and action. The
leadership sensed at once that the

congress could not meet without

this question rising to the fore-

front. It was clear that here was
involved wo ordinary situation. The
defeat of the German workingclass

was one more great test of the in-

ternational program of social de-

mocracy, applied to the concrete

revolutionary situation in that

country. The facts were that the

German Party suffered an inglorious

defeat, and committed a disgraceful

betrayal of the working class.

Leading Rule of German Party
It was a discussion upon these

Questions the International Bureau
feared. It knew that the congress,

willy-nilly, had to occupy itself not
alone with the German Party and

its leadership, but with the entire

International. The German Social

Democratic Party bore the same re-

lation to the L.S.I, as does the

.Russian Communist Party in the

Stalinist International. It domin-
ated the 2nd International. That is

why a discussion on Germany, and
the role of the Social Democratic
Party in the crucial situation mea'ht

unavoidably a discussion on the

whole international course of social

democracy. Yet the Bureai^ could

not avoid the congress for fear of

a world' wide inner revolt whieh
would disrupt its ranks. The con-

gress then became the means of

stemming the obvious leftward

trend of large sections of social

democratic workers.

In order to understand the con

gress It Is necessary to turn briefly

to the executive session of tbe Bu-
reau. In his pamphlet "The Strug-

gle for Revolutionary Socialism",

Helnrich Erlich, one of the leaders

of the Polish Bund, describes vivid-

ly the character of this meeting.

He says: "When tt>£session of the

Executive Committee was called,

there was not a member on the Ex-
ecutvie who had the least desire to

discuss the past, particularly the

German past".

Naturally '. An effort was made to

discuss only the future without ref-

erence to the past. That effort was
in no sense realized. The discus-

sion, at the Executive Committee
and at the conference centered' about

Germany. Ail ideas, plans, criti-

cisms and defences developed out

of that discussion. But in general,

little discussion took place. The
only criticism made of the course

pursued by the German Social De-
mocracy came from the Polish Bund
which attempted to draw some les-

sons from the catastrophic events.

According to Ehrlich, in the Execu-

tive Session, Otto Wels, the leader

of the German S.D.P., spoke with

an aim of eliciting sympathy for his

party and for himself. "There
wasn't a trace of his former self-

assurance. He was ready to admit
that the toleration policy was a
mistake. .

." In the conference, re-

cords show that the greatest num-
ber of participants in discussions,

were the critics of the line of the

L. S. I.

W«ls Defends Policy in Germany

In the Congress Wels changed his

attitude entirely. He spoke sharp-

ly and vigorously as of old'. He ad-

mitted nothing and defended every-

thing. We refer to Ehrlich's de-

scription of his speech at the con-

gress:

"This speech was unlike the one

he delivered at the Executive.

There, he spoke as a broken down
man, (!) as one conscious of his

2. The Paris Confernee

Of the2ndlmter ie ionaf

guilt, although without courage to

admit il, ;:s o#c who tries to explain

;iway instead of defending hs ac-

tions. At I ne executive session,

Wels realized that he was address-

ing members of ihc International

only.

"In his speech at the conference,

however, he was surer of himself.

He took the offensive. He thought
it necessary at this conference to

•c;ist aside the accusations' that the

German Social Democracy was not

nationalistic enough, that it had not

shown sufficient interest in the

German nation. In short, speaking

at he did, Wels had his German
audience in mind rather than the

audit-nce of the conference.

"It wad a harrowng speech, lu-

(-iili-iitlv my gaae fell on the French
delegate Martjuet (representing the

extreme right wing of the French
Party, now split from it and form-

ing the Nco-Socialist party in

France—A.G.3. With his charac-

teristic smile, he listened to Wels.

Munjuet himself hasn't too great a
belief in internationalism. What a

joy it must have been to him to lis-

ten to the nationalistic utterances

of Wels".

Graphic enough! The great ma-
jority o£ delegates at the Congress
represented the same point of view
as Wels presented to thein. In a

word, International Social Demo-
cracy reiterated its policy of re-

formism, coalition governments, the

theory of the "lesser evil", extreme
nationalism, and a whole series of

downright reactionary policies that

were given expression hy other del-

egations.

The report of Weis on the Ger-

man situation more or less marked
off the sides in the conference. Out
of the report there naturally arose

a discussion on the policies pursued
there, and breaking beyond the con-

tines of Germany, took up the whole
course of the International. There
were three points on the Congress
agenda; (1) The struggle for pow-
er; {'if The struggle against war;
and (S) The unity of the working
class. Around each one of these a

coniiict broke out between those de-

manding adherence to the old poli-

cies, ;t continuatiou of the past and
a small group demanding a, break

with the policies of the past. Tie
lineup appeared as follows: The ex-

treme light wing making up the

majority of the Congress and' led by

the German delegation, the British

Labor Party, the Scandinavian del-

egates and part of the French dele-

gation. A center group led by Ad-
ler and Bauer, which always suc-

cumbed to the pressure from the

right wing. And finally the left

wing of the Congress led by the

Polish Bund and supported by dele-

gates of the French Party, the Ital-

ian Party, and paradoxically en-

ough, the majority of the American
delegation.

Polish Bund Leads Fight

The victories id Fascism forced

the Congress to consider, under the

discussion of the first point on the

agenda, the validity of the policy of

reform. The Polish Bund led the

tight against the old point of view
and presented the new position that

is becoming current with the numer-
ous left groupings in the Socialist

movement.

That view calls for an end of the

policy of reform and states that

the only possible means for a vic-

tory against capitalism lies through

the destruction of the capitalist

state and the establishment of "the

dictatorship of the revolutionary

party ('. j during the period of So-

cialist construction" This position,

however, was by no means the

dominant one. lieformism is all

powerful in the 2nd Internatonal.

Listen to the speech of the Danish
Delegate, Andersen, who declared at

the conference that: "It would be

very unfortunate if the workers as
:

a result of our discussions, would
ather the impression that recent

events compel us io seek new ways
(!) and new methods (!) for car-

rying on our struggle. I should like

to warn against the statements

made here to the effect that the

German events mean the end and'

bankruptcy of reformism. It Is one

of those slogans that result in dan-

gerous illusions and leads to dang-

erous generalizations".

Vongt, the delegate from Sweden,

voiced similar sentiments: "If the

International wants to succeed it

must openly and unequivocally

'

state, regardless of all theories des-

tined for the far distant future,

that we defend democracy, the free-

dom of nafions. We do not want a

proletarian dictatorship. We want
to preserve the democratic institu-

tions. . . Let us discuss the con-

quest of power, but let us talk less

about how to go about making revo-

lutions .When the International will

appeal to the League of Nations for

peace and1 freedom, for the struggle

against war, for the defense of

democracy, its purpose will be clear-

ly understood, and its power will be

manifest".

The conference discussed all

three points on the agenda as one.

There were no limits to the sub-

jects argued at one time, and the
discussion drifted in such a manner.
The majority resoln.ion oi the con-

ference did not, as the minority

claims, fail to give definite state-

ments on their position. The reso-

lution reiterated the position of re-

formism. It did so on all questions.

There was one slight change. The
resolution declared that in those

countries where fascism was in

power it would be necessary to em-
ploy "revolutionary means" to bring

about its overthrow. But by no
means should the working class em-
ploy revolutionary means in the

"democratic" countries

!

Right Whig Dominates Congress

So much did the Right Wing dom-
inate the Congress that even the

weak-kneed efforts of Bauer to state

simple truths failed of their pur-

pose. Thus the following clause

was stricken from the original draft

of I he resolution : "The German
democracy of the future will either

be Socialist or not come into exist-

ence. In the Fascist countries the

goal of the revolutionary struggles

must not lie the return to bourgeois

democracy but the conquest of So-
cialist Democracy" Criticisms of

the League of Nations were stricken

out. Affirmation of disarmament
conferences as a means of prevent-

ing war was included. Tbe Right
wing insisted upon the deletion of

the following: "The International

will oppose by all its means any
aggression against the Soviet Union,
it denounces once more the banditry

of Japanese imperialism against the

Chinese revolution,' and the menace
which Japan is creating on the Eas-
tern frontier of Russia. It denounc-
es the pitiable failure of tbe policies

of the League of Nations in the

presence of these dangers".

The "Marxist" Bauer, who then

sharply criticized the German Social

Democracy, only to prepare the

same fate for the Austrian proletar-

iat, withdrew everytime the Right
Wing made its demand. The ma-
jority resolution in its accepted

form, continued to endorse social

democratic policy as we have known
it to be : rejection of the revolution-

ary struggle for power, the proletar-

ian dictatorship, the Soviet system,

and reiterated its reformist policy.

Just as Stalinism has not learned

a single lesson from -the events of

the past years, the Labor and So-
cialist International similarly pre-

pares continuation of a course that

has brought disaster to the interna-

tional working class. By its asser-

tion of the class collaborationist

policy, pursued now for more than

a decade, and the promise to contin-

ue a nationalist course, there is not

the slightest hope in this organiza-

tion.

Resolution of Polish Bund
Contrasted to this was the resolu-

tion presented by the Polish Bund
and supported in all hy IS of 300
delegates. This resolution repre-

sented the left current at the Con-

gress. As pointed out previously,

it was inevitable that any serious

coniiict on fundamental questions

within the Socialist movement had
to revolve around the question of

the state and the struggle for pow-
er. This is the point of departure

of the Bund resolution.

It says for example : "The Ger-
man events condemn at one and the

same time the failure of the Com-
munist policy of division (it should

read Stalinist—A.G. ) and the re-

formist policy of Socialism". Fur-
ther: "The Conference declares that

it is not the task of the Socialist

parties to attempt to straighten out

the capitalist world or even to col-

laborate in such attempts. It de-

clares on the contrary that by what-
ever means ( ! ) they are going to

achieve power they must not secure

the exercise of power within the
structure of the capitalist regime
but must utilize power in order to

destroy the bourgeois state and In-

stall the dictatorship of the revolu-

tionary party {not the proletariat

—

A.G.) during the period of Social-

ist construction".

Again : "It is evident that the

working class will defend energet-

ically its democratic achievements
against all reactionary attempts hut
the struggle against Fascism cannot
have as its goal the maintenance or
re-establishment of bourgeois demo-
cracy which is based on economic
inequality but that of constructing

a real Socialist democracy ... it is

necessary that the working class be-

gins to prepare at once for a strug-

gle by all the means ( ! ) which may
secure victory". Asserting the need
to struggle against the crisis, to

work ont planff to win the middle
class, expressing lack of confidence

in the League of Nations, the Dis-

armament Conference, the Economic
Conference, and concluding that

only the working class alone can
struggle against Fascism, War and1

the crisis, the resolution ends. The
resolution was signed by two Bund,
two French, two Italian, one Es-
tonian, one Belgian and four Amer-

ican delegates. Six additional votes

were registered for it in the Con-

gress. Thus almost the entire Con-
gress of 300 delegates supported the

reactionary right wing.

Left Wing Confuses Issues

It is clear that in August 1933,

the lines of difference in the L.S.I,

were first beginning as a result of

ihe German events. They were des-

tined to grow sharper and clearer.

But then, there was still a great

deal of confusion. The Polish Bund
always represented the 2i Interna-

tional tendency and it needed only

the (j; rinan situation to force it

into the open once more and reaf-

firm it position it has had for some
time, liven so, the "left wing" re-

solution is marked by confusion,

and by a failure to draw correct

lessons from their analysis. The
bulk of the congress and that in-

cludes the largest and most inQu-

enihil parlies in the L.S.I, asserts

the policy that lias been pursued by

Social Democracy for mantf years,

the policy that led to heavy sacri-

fices and defeats of the world prole-

tariat.

* * * #

Since Ihe time the congress was
held new events have served' to in-

crease the discussion in tbe Social

Democratic movement on the funda-
mental policies followed by it. The
growth of Fascism reached a new
height in its victory over Social

Democracy in Austria. The armed
struggle of the Austrian workers,

who fought in defense, at a time

when it was too late, has provoked
tiew doubts in the minds of many
social democratic workers. The de-

cisions of the Congress in August
11KC!, when social democracy, fol-

lowing [he defeat in Germany, re-

affirmed the defense of bourgeois
democracy, and declined to adopt a
policy of revolutionary struggle for

power with the aim of destroying the

capitalist state and substituting for

it the proletarian, received' another
Mow in Austria. The continued rise

of Fascism in every European coun-

try forces to a head the disputes
over fundamental questions revolv-

ing around the fate of society and
the working class. Thousands of

social democratic workers are re-

ceiving new and practical instruc-

tions in the character of the state,

democracy and the struggle for

power. They arc learning, and1 rap-

idly, too, that reformism has tied

their hands a tut made them easy
victims of capitalist oppression.

The leftward movements in the 2nd
International are. therefore to be
sought In the events of the last year

and a half.

Left Tendencies Grow
Since August, the left tendencies

have -grown throughout the L.S.I.

The Polish Socialist Party accepted

a resolution at its congress endors-

ing "a proletarian dictatorship of

workers and peasants". Left tend-

encies and groupings exist in almost
every party in the International.

The Spanish youth organization has
declared itself for the Fourth Inter-

national. '1,'he youth organizations

of Poland, Belgium, 1- ranee and the

United States also move rapidly to

the left on a number of very impor-
tant questions. In Paris, the Itight

wing dominated completely. Un-
doubtedly if a congress were held

now, there woniii be a different re-

lation of forces.

The Polish Bund, we said above,
did not really move toward the left.

It reaffirmed, in reality a position

it has had for some time. While it

demands a break with reformism,

it does not lend to clarity. It is

confused on the questions of the

struggle for i»wer and the proletar-

ian state. It deliberately confuses

Stalinism with Bolshevism, as do all

neo-Marxists. That is why it speaks

against both. Communism (!) and
Social Reformism. And in its place?

it demands "Revolutionary Social-

ism", "Marxian Socialism". But
Revolutionary Socialism, Marxian
Socialism, is the quintessence of

Bolshevism. The fundamentals of

Marxism are contained in tbe deci-

sions of the early congresses of the

Communist international.

It is not as if we are beginning

anew. The revolutionary -movement
has already passed through the war
years. It has already experienced

the betrayal of social democracy
when it came to the support of im-

perialist capitalism with the out-

break of the war, up to the present

day. And the "left wing" today has
not expressed a single new thought.

It has expressed only half truths

and confusion. One does not need

to investigate ( !) the different ways

and means to take power. Revolu-

tionary means (!) in Fascist coun-

tries and the old ways in democratic

countries can only prepare more
defeats for the working class. You
must say very openly and clearly

that the road' to power lies through

the armed assault of the working,

class upon the whole structure of

capitalism, to transform the social

order. It means the destruction of

the capitalist state and the estab-

lishment of the proletarian dicta-

torship, which serves as the transi-

tional power of the working class,

in the erection of the classless so-

ciety. This is fundamental. There
is no other way

!

And so it is with a whole series

of questions: the Soviet system, the

struggle in the trade unions, against

the crisis, against war, the libera-

tion or the colonial peoples, etc.

We do not demand that the left

A Critical Analysis of the

American Workers Party
Editor's Note— The following

is the first of a series of articles

contributed to the discussion of

the movement for a new party by
Felix Morrow.

* • * *

To all who look upon the building

of a new revolutionary party and
International as the primary
task today, the evolution of the

American Workers Party is of ser-

ious import. For here Is a group,

of undoubted seriousness of purpose,

almost all of whom have come from
the Conference for Progressive

Labor Action with some training

in mass work, and who have come
out as a revolutionary organization.

No one could seriously have ex-

pected, of course, that such a group,

with no experience in party life and
thought, and so new to the revolu-

tionary road, should overnight de-

velop revolutionary clarity; Bolshe-

viks are certainly not made at such

short notice. Serious gaps ia the

political equipment of the A.W.P.
were to be expected. The important
question is whether, after a period

of amorphous evolution, the Ameri-
can Workers Party will take to the

road for a new party and interna-

tional.

Three closely related tendencies

stand between the A.W.P. and. the

new road. I shall summarize these

tendencies, including the form they

take in the Program of the A4W.P„
and then suggest the latest light

thrown on them, by the A.W.P. pub-
lic lecture-conferences in New York
on April 14, 15, 21, 22.

I

The Past of the A.W.P.

The A.W.P. is proud of its '^origin

in action" in the Conference for

Progressive Labor Action. While

1. The Political Evolution

Of the C P.LA.

there is much that is useful in this .in political terms ; always the quar-

past, it is also a reformist past.

The sharpest theoretical clarity is

necessary to distinguish between
the useful heritage and its reform-

ist nature. A break with this re-

formist past is necessary. In view
of the A.W.P.'s proud boasts about

its origins, and its insufficiently

critical analysis of its past reform-
ism (see Chapter IV of the Pro-

gram), one is constrained to say
that the A.W.P. stands more in

danger of reformist hangovers than

It is of losing any useful elements

of its past. A glance at its history

will make this clear enough.

Beginning, in 1920, as an organiz-

ation of trade-union progressives,

the Conference for Progressive La-
bor Action won a certain amount of

success, due to the fact than the

Communist Party had launched it-

self on its dual unionism, while the

Socialist Party had long capitulated

to the A. F. of L. leadership. Po-
litically, the C.P.L.A. was reform-

ist ; in advocating independent po-

litical action for labor, it was little

further advanced than the unions

which in 1924 declared for La Fol-

lette. Even when it began evolving

more militant trade union policies,

building rank and file oppositions,

and branched out into the unem-
ployed movement, the C.P.L.A. re-

mained definitely reformist in poli-

tics. Nor was there further clarity

in the declaration of the September,

1932 convention which made tbe

C.P.L.A. into a political organiza-

tion, for the criticism of the Social-!

ist and Communist parties was lim-

ited to their mass work, and in no
way was linked up with political

fundamentals. Its declaration that

it aimed "to abolish, not to reform,

the capitalist system", was only re-

peated the other day by the right-

wing Farmer-Labor Party of Min-
nesota. For the C.P.L.A., the con-

crete meaning of the phrase ap-

peared to be, not evolution toward
a revolutionary workers party, hut

a reformist IParmer-Labor party.

The year after the 1932 convention

the leaders of the C.P.L.A. were in

(lie Farmer-Labor Federation. Pre-

sumably that was their idea, then,

of tbe way to "abolish" capitalism,

December Conference

Then came the Roose\elt program
of "planned" capitalism, with its

repercussions in the labor move-
ment. It deflated the right wing
in the Socialist Party—for Roose-
velt's was their program. The mili-

tants, Muste's former allies, now
begau to come to the fore, talking

like so many "Musteites" about

militancy in the labor unions and
unemployed work, reaching the

workers, etc. Ast their strength

grew, the militants did not fail to

point out that if militancy was de-

sired', the way to get it was to win
Ihe -S. P., as they were doing, not

to set up one's own sect. The nec-

essity of distinguishing themselves

from the Socialists in more signifi-

cant terms than militancy became
apparent in the C.P.L.A. Nor could

leftward-moving centrists close

their eyes any longer to the essen-

tially reformist character of farm-

er-laborism. In December, 1933 the

C.P.L.A. convention decided to build

the American Workers Party. All

C.P.L.A. members automatically be-

came members of the A.W.P.

At no time—including the 1933

convention resolutions —- had the

C.P.L.A. made the decisive distinc-

tions between reform and revolu-

tion. Throughout this period the

case against the Socialist and Com-
munist parties had never been put

*el on the level of day-to-day work.

Not until the Program of the A.W.
P., published early in 1934 (written

with the assistance of revolutionary

intellectuals with no C.P.L.A. back-

ground) does there begin the first

criticisms of the Socialist Party in

terms of Its reformism, and even

here the talk is mainly of its mass
work (see Chapters III and IV).

It is true, as Sidney Hook says,

that the theory of the state is the

touchstone of a party's nature; it

is true that the Program (plus fur-

ther statements by AAV.P. leaders)

approaches the Marxist theory of

the state (though it contains omin-

ous omissions and ambiguities

—

role of Soviets before taking power,

armed insurrection, the ambiguous
formula of workers' democracy sub-

stituted for the Marxist formula,

dictatorship of the proletariat).

Further Analysis Needed

There must be a period of thor-

ough theoretical discussion and
analysis, in order to see whether

the rest of the Program, and' par-

ticularly what the A,W.P. brings

over from the C.P.L.A., is actually

in consonance with Marxism. The
mere presence of the class theory

of the state does not guarantee the

rest, certainly not when the intro-

duction of the theory of the state

is of so recent origin. No revolu-

tionary but is gratified that the

A.W.P. leaders who were a year ago

preparing to build a Farmer-Labor
Federation now are speaking in

revolutionary terms ; but such a

volte-face reveals a gross empiri-

cism which must be overcome by

theoretical discussion and training.

Clear formulation of fundamental
principles is a necessity at this

point. By all means let us be "flex-

ible" in the application of our
principles. But let us first have
principles to be flexible about.

In the light of what has been

said, one of the most disturbing as-

pects of the A.W.P. conferences

wing groupings in the 2nd1 Interna-

tional at once accept a full commu-
nist program. We do point out,

however, that when the Polish Bund
declares at tbe Paris Congress that

the working class must seek new
ways and break with "Communism
and reformism", that it lends to

confusion and not clarity.

Perspectives of the Fight

As the struggle develops, natur-

ally, a greater clarity will be ach-
ieved. For the moment however,
the struggle is still in its early

stages. The numerous groups that

exist all over the world, will begin

to find their centers. There will be
a great deal of back-sliding, no
doubt. But the genuine left wing
movement will also find its center

and its path.

Such is the background to the

present situation in the Socialist

International and in the American
party. The pressure of events s

driving great sections of the social-

ist workers to the left. The moods
of these workers drives many lead-

ers to the left—some genuinely, the

majority, as experience has shown,
only to head off a real break with
the past and to decapitate the move-
ment.

Out of tbe Paris conference, the

groupings and tendencies have be-

come more active and seek one com-

mon level on the basis of a clarifica-

tion of the issues involved. True
revolutionaries will seek to help

these left groupings and tendencies

to find the proper road. The Bol-

shevik-!, enin Is ts will endeavor to

help in the education of the work-
ers. It will be necessary to demon-
strate to them, that upon the basis

of the struggles they are engaged
in, onlj one possible outcome ex-

ists. Either a complete break with

reformism and the 2nd Internation-

al or else capitulation to it. On the

basis of such a break, it will be im-

possible for these workers to go to

Stalinism, which deserves the same
fate as reformism. These forces

now in the Socialist International

must participate in the movement
to reorganize the ranka of the in-

ternational proletariat. In other

words it must participate in the

construction of the Fourth Interna-

tional.

The general background of the

groupings in the American Socialist

Party lies In the International Con-

gress. On the basis of an under-

standing of the situation in the In-

ternational, whieh grew out of

world-shaping events, we shall be

able to understand' the situation in

the American Party.

ALBERT GLOTZER.

were the many examples of con-

tempt for theory or minimizing of
the role of theory. There Is no
subtler way of blurring the distinc-

tion between reform and revolution

than by shying away from funda-
mental theoretical discussion. In
reformist parties, centrists express
their discontent by talking action;

the militants in the S. P. exemplify
this mood. In revolutionary parties

;ir parties gravitating to a revolu-

tionary position, centrists pooh-pooh
"too much theoretical discussion",

or by emphasis on events or mass
siction denigrate the role of theory
and party. At the conferences, the
most ambitious, and the most re-

vealing example of this was J. B. S.

H'ardmau's discussion of the Rus-
sian Revolution.

The Role of the Party

Ilardman built up a picture of the

Bolshevik party playing no decisive

role in the revolution : "Only the
minority (of the Central Commit-
tee) carried out the insurrection:

tiie majority was against it". '*For

a (piarter of a century the Russian
workingclass did things rather than
discuss. Fortunately nearly all its

leaders had nothing to do with the
revolution. Most of tiiem were em-
igres, and at the crucial moment
Ihe leaders were in Finland", He
held out as most significant the gap
between Russian feudal government
and its growing capitalist industry,

contrasting it with the close nexus
fictweed} industry and government
in America. Thus, said Hardman,
imr problem in America is very
different than the Russian. (He
could say this, of course, only by
ignoring the* gap in America be-
Iwecn industry and government on
the one hand and the productive
forces on the other.) So, said

ilardman, the Russian Revolution
gives "at best only certain lessons"

( unspecified ) . By making what
were actually strategy and purpos-
ive action carried through by the
Bolshevik party, into blind history,

Ilardman is able to dismiss as pe-

culiar and local events which were
actually the resultants of fundamen-
tal principles of revolutionary

strategy. That Ilardman did not
boldly enunciate which fundamen-
tal principles he dismisses—this Is

also typical of centrist ambiguity

;

Ilardman is simply reserving in ad-
vance "the right" to differ, when-
ever a fundamental issue becomes
crucial. A keen observer once put
Ilardmait's case aptly. "He's trying

to make a philosophy out of com-
monplaces : don't he dogmatic, be
i-ealistjc, let's be sensible, etc. etc."

Everything is there, in fact, except

a theoretical foundation.

"Too Much Better"

The conferences supplied other

illuminating examples. Answering
Ihe charge that the A.W.P. was in

danger of all the pitfalls of the
gross empiricism characteristic of

ihe whole history of the American
labor movement, V. F. Calverton
said

: "The Socialist Labor Party
shows what too much theory can
lead to. Its theory is so perfect, it

can't move", it was a good joke
:md got the laughs—but revealed a
true Philistine's attitude toward
theory, as if to say, "A little of It

is all right in its place. But—".
Walter Edwin Peck evidenced the

centrist's fearful hate for theory;

"Radicals have been analysing the

world as they saw it, but they had
metaphysics on their mind. We
have been trying to sell the workers
Hegel and Saint Karl, What was
the power of the I.W.W.? Because
it didn't sell workers any philoso-

phy". Then, most innocently. Peck
went on to say that the IjW.W.
'was killed by prosperity". He
<ould' scarcely be expected to un-

derstand that this meant they had
no adequate philosophy

!

George Schuyler even embar-
rassed* his own eomrades with the
assertion: "Marx hasn't got any-
thing to do with the U. S. We don't

have to borrow any European phil-

osophy".

Not every spokesman of the A.W.
P. so denigrates theory, of course;

but what do they do in the face of
this tendency which has to be
fought as uncompromisingly as out-

right reformism? So far as I couldi

see, ail they do is grin embarrassed-
ly when their comrades make asce*
of themselves.

—FELIX MORROW.
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EDITORIAL
Needed Now: A New Defence

Organization

^NK ol the most promising developments in recent

\J days has been the activity displayed by the Pro-

visional Committee, for Non-Partisan Labor Defense

and the hearty acclaim which has greeted its initia-

tive in numerous circles of the progressive labor

movement. The profound impulse of the militant

workers to get together for a common fight against

reaction, which was the driving power behind the

great May Day demonstration at Madison Square, is

expressing itself also in this response to the move-

ment for a union of forces in Ihe field of labor de-

fense.

Tbere is both a reason and a necessity for these

manifestations. With the fearful examples of Europe

before them, with the terrible threat of war and

fascist reaction menacing tiie world, the need of

solidarity in action becomes ever more imperious.

The great idea of the united front is making its way

in spite of everything. It can and must be realized

on the labor defense front without delay.

A significant aspect of the Provisional Committee

is the presence in its composition of a cumber of

people who in the past have licet: prominently identi-

fied with the work of defense organizations in ad-

ministrative, publicity and executive capacities. This,

taken together with tlie active cooperation of experi-

enced militants of various organizations which the

initiating group has already enlisted, constitutes a

certain assurance that the task as well as the way

to accomplish it is understood.

This confidence has been further reenforced by

the efficient handling of the Bcllussi case and the

protest movement for the four young; German Com-

munists who were handed over to the Hitler police

by the Dutch authorities. The work done in these

instances is now to be followed by the organization

of a movement in behalf of the imprisoned hotel

strike pickets, Robins and Urns, who have entrusted

their case to the Provisional Committee. The method

pursued by the Provisional Committee—directly or-

ganizing concrete defense activities while simultan-

eously negotiating with other organizations to broaden

the base of the movement- -strikes us as the correct

and business-like way to proceed. Patently, the

formation of a real defense organization on a firm

foundation is in the making.

It is high time. The strangulation of the I.L.D.

by the Stalinist adventurers has long since passed

the point whe;e I h.? possibility of reforming this

oi-Siiujzaiioii ct.nld he seriously debated among work-

ing class militants whose eyes are open and whose

ln-iiui) are in working order. After the treacherous

abolage in the cases of Morgenstern and Goodman,

liellussi, the marine workers and many others; after

i lie miserable bungling and complete disorganization

of Ihe Mooney movement; alter the cynical prosti-

tution of the I.L.D. to the factional needs of the

clique of Stalinist bureaucrats serving private inter-

ests and not the interests of the class or the class

war prisoner*- -after all this, the question has become

clear beyond ail dispute: a new defense organization

is an impost iionable necessity.

in our opinion the new organization should not

lepresenl a system of committees but a solid organ-

ization bused on individual members assembled into

permanent branches; labor organizations of every

kind, sympathetic to the aims and purposes of the

movement, should be affiliated collectively. In its

attitude toward class war prisoners and other victims

i;f capitalist persecution, at home and abroad, the

new defense body should be honestly non-partisan,

de-funding them against the class enemy without

eoiidit ions and providing material aid without any

strings attached to it. At the same time, the Non-

Par! isan Labor Defense organization should be mili-

tant in its policy and should proceed in all its activ-

ities from the standpoint of the class struggle.

The composition of the new organization, in its

leading bodies an well as in its branches, ought to

reprcent a coalition of all the honest, progressive

and militapt forces, in the labor movement and sym-

pathetic 1o it, who are willing and able to cooperate

b.rally in tlie light against reactionary persecution.

Communists, socialists, anarchists, syndicalists and

trade unionists—they all should band together in the

defense of the rights of the workers and their organ-

izations. The new defense organization can become

the medium for such a united front. At any rate it

should -strive to do so.

Much depends on it. An honest defense organiza-

tion, conscientiously carrying out in practice the

policy of the united front, will be a support to the

labor movement, as a whole and a star o£ hope to the

individual victims of reaction. in addition, it can

set an example which will stimulate the formation

of Ihe united front, of the workers in oiher fields of

~iru^glo.

Let us hope that the near future will see the

consummation of the program of the Provisional

Committee and the definite launching of a new or-

ganization tor non-partisan labor defense. —J.P.O.

Toward the National Workers*

Alliance in Spain

[Editorial in "La Antorcha", new
fortnightly organ of the Spanish

Communist League— Bolshevik-

Leninists—May 1st, 1934)

Catalonia gave the signal and it

resounded with an echo of clamor-

ous enthusiasm throughout the

country. The idea of the united

front was translated into a hope-

inspiring reality, the Catalonian

Workers Alliance became the first

step towards the formation of the

proletarian block, towards united

action of all working class political

and trade union organizations, in

order to withstand the ever-increas-

ing Fascist menace.

The Cataiouian pact contained at

least one virtue: that of instilling

into the Spanish proletariat confi-

dence of its own strength, of over-

coming the momentary discomfiture

that might result from the electoral

victory of the rightists. .With ex-

traordinary rapidity the idea of the

Alliance won great sympathy among
the masses, and it can today he

roundly affirmed—it is the burning

aspiration of the immense majority

of the working class.

Vitality of Alliance

The example of Catalonia was im-

mediately followed by Valencia.

The Ca tit Ionian Alliance demon-

strated its vitality on the 13th of

February, declaring a general
strike, which, while it is true that

it failed in Barcelona due to the

period of transition through which

the working class movement is

passing, was carried through suc-

cessfully in over forty towns

throughout the region. At the pres-

ent moment the Velencia Alliauce

is showing its numerical strength

3nd efficiency in combat.

For the moment only these two

Alliances exist on a regional scale

;

but very shortly, the united front

Crime and Econolmc§

Starving Men Steal

In Buffalo, New York, a young

unemployed worker is shot dead for

taking a loaf of bread. In Chicago,

three Negro workers are killed for

participating in a protest demon-

station against eviction. In New
York City scores of men have been

beaten and jailed for demanding

adequate relief. All over America

in 1033—in Los Angeles, Detroit,

Minneapolis, Philadelphia—lens of

thousands of unemployed workers

have been given jail sentences for

stealing food, clothing, money.

As the depression deepens it is

evident that the crime wave grows

in intensity. Even a cursory exam-

ination of the latest criminal stat-

istics will disclose the fact that the

vast majority of crmes are petty

crimes against property. The rea-

son for this is not hard to find; the

fountain head for the overwhelm-

ing majority of all crime is poverty

and want. It is not the well-to-do,

the big bourgeoisie, who suffer from

want of food and clothing ; it is the

workers and the lower stratum of

the petty bourgoisie— t he declassed,

the dispossessed.

Petty crime, then, has a class

basis. It arises from the worker's

fight for life. It is on a different

class basis than is gangsterism, for

instance, which arises from bour-

geois greed (in Chicago, for just

one example, where has been traced

the connecting links binding togeth-

er the gangsters, Capone, Madden,

O'Donnell, Durkin, etc. ; the Pinker-

ton and linros Detective Agency

;

the A. F. of L. trades unions, Tim
Murphy and other leaders ; the In-

ternational Harvester Company, the

Chicago Tribune and other manu-

facturers and newspapers; the judg-

es, chiefs of police, aldermen, bank-

ers such as Melvin Traylor, Insull;

City corporation counsels such as

Etfleson, state's attorneys, etc)

Prison Statistics

A surveyal of penal justice in the

United States, and the penal code

as it is functioning today, enables

one to draw some interesting con-

elusions. Let us look at the follow-

ing statistics, which indicate how
crime increases lit direct proportion

as the proletariat becomes increas-

ingly impoverished. Here is the

prison census for seven years, the

figures being taken from the U. S.

Bureau of the Census covering State

and Federal Prisons and Reforma-

tories :

1926 91,669

1927 97,991

1928 109,346

1929 110,390

1930 120,496

1931 129,050

1932 137,616

1933 not yet available

Isn't it obvious that our American
school of criminology, with its cruel

sentences, its fantastic jails and
jailors, its unrealsitic outlook, has
not been able to lessen crime. On
the contrary, America has arrived

at a morass of vice which increases

yearly with frightening speed. The
stark truth is, of course, that noth-

ing can ever be done to combat
crime so long as capitalism reigns;

for a* capitalism cannot guarantee
that no on* will starve, it can not

reach the basis of crime. The
swampy soil of crime is the econo-

mic poverty of the masses which

loads to their intellectual and moral

puveriy. Abolish want and starva-

tion and you stirke directly at the

roots of 90% of the crimes that are

committed daily. Abolish poverty

by socializing wealth so that none

of us need go hungry or unclothed

—then will you see crime disap-

pear as docs tog under the noonday

sun.

In 1032 and li)33 the following

l'art 1 oifences were known to the

police of this country

:

Non-negligent Negligent Rape
.Man-slaughter Man-slaughter

1932 3,230 2,015 2,806

1033 3,514 2,285 2,922

Kobery Burglary Larceny Auto
theft

1932 51,067 179,572 331,327 171,103

1933 50,719 187,583 374,662 158,508

In 3932 there were, then, 741,120

known Fart 1 crimes, of which 722,-

069, or 93.8% were crimes against

property.

In 1933, despite vast increases in

federal and state relief, there were

780,193 crimes, of which 771,472, or

98.9%, were crimes against proper-

ty (robbery, burglary, lacency, auto

theft).

Tlie Economic Factor in Crime

Figures for previous years are

not even available, or have been

suppressed, such is the quixotic

manner in which our government

treats its criminal problem. But
enough is indicated for us to see

that the overwhelming majority of

crimes are crimes against property.

And crimes against properly are,

for the greater part, committed be-

cause the offenders are poor and,

not being able to 'iiud employment,

are forced to seek elsewhere for

the means to feed and ciothe them-
selves, to keep a roof over their

heads.

Yes, the economic factor is the

all-important one in these crimes.

Crimes against property

with \ iolence 25,000

Larcenies 86,000

In 1930 in Great Britain, then,

llti.400 crimes were committed,

oi which Mo.6% were crimes

against property. Great Britain's

total indictable offences increased

roughly by 12,000, or just under

10%.. Facing such an increase,

llritish courts have been impos-

ing longer as well as more sent-

ences io penal servitude."

One more set ol criminal statis-

tics, those taken over several years

in New York City

;

Burglary, Total Total

Larceney, police police dept.

Year Robbery force expenditure

1900 5,088 7,42(3 $11,494,393

1927 11,491 16,973 40,018,725

1929 13,611 17,780 48,705,918

1931 15,654 19,333 63,910,282

More Criminals—Bigger Jails

In New York City crimes against

property have definitely increased

during the depression. The living

standard of the worker has been

pushed tower and lower. And yet

all New York City can or will do

is to increase its police force, pour

more millions into its rotten gang-

ster-infested police department, in-

struct its courts and judges to hand
out more and sterner sentences,

build bigger jails.

All Great Britain can think of to

combat crime is to "impose longer

and more plentiful sentences to pen-

al servitude."

To move to strike at the causes

of crime, to relieve the destitution

of the masses which leads to the

commission of crime—ah, no. Trea-

son! God forbid! Why this might

lead to an acknowledgment that all

was not well with the system ; this

would be a betrayal of all those

petty theories worked out by our

''scientific'.' sociologists and crimin-

ologists.

—CARLOS HUDSON.
(Second Article NEXT WEEK)

throwing obstacles into the path of

t he revolutionary movement, and

the stubborn sectarianism of the

leaders of t he Iberian Anarchist

Federation (F.A.I.) which is sur-

prisingly close to the anti-Marxist

ultimalism of the official commun-
ists, do not substantially aiter the

reality of the general adhesion of

the workers to the Workers Alli-

ance movement. On the other hand

ihe idea of the united front is mak-

ing its way irresistibly among tlie

anarchist and communist workers.

This sweeping movement will in-

evitably crush all who oppose its

advance.

lint it is necessary to build this

movement, it must be organized

rapidly and without losing a single

minute, if we wish it to render the

enormous potential efficiency con-

tained in it. And the first step in

this direction—and which may bo

decisive—is Die constitution of the

Workers Alliance on a national

scale. If the leading central organ-

isms will accept the pact now in

effect in Catalonia, Valencia, and

other localities of the country, the

united front can within twenty-four

hours become a living reality

throughout Spain. This would be

of immense importance, it would

produce overflowing enthusiasm in

the whole working class and would

radically change the course of po-

litical event*, altering immediately

tlie correlation of forces in favor of

the proletariat.

For a National Conference

In tile Regional Conference to

take place in a few days, the Work-

ers Alliance of Catalonia will take

the initiative of calling a National

Conference. No moment could be

more opportune for this step. All

of the necessary premises exist for

the immediate establishment of the

will be a beautiful reality in Astur-j national united front. The gravity

of the situation, the dangers threat-
ias, and in the re^L of the country

it has already been established ia

many cities and towns and is in

process of formation in many others.

Fnally, the proletariat of Zaragoza,

without, even having established the

united front formally, but thanks to

the effective united action of syndi-

calists, communists, anarchists and

socalists, has sustained an admir-

able general strike which consti-

tutes one of the brightest pages in

Ihe Spanish labor movement.

L&son of Experiences

The lesson to be drawn from

these experiences is that the cause

of the united front, is definitely

won, in the sense that it counts on

the adhesion of the immense major-

ity of the workers. The stupid

sabotage of the Stalinists who, with

a consistency worthy a better cause,

fulfill their fundamental mission of

eniug the working class, demand it.

The Communist Left, which has

labored untiringly throughout the

whole country, in favor of the unit-

ed front, which has already expend-

ed tenacious efforts in order to

achieve a national pact, will derive

new hope from the initiative of Ca-

talonia, and will not rest until it

iiehevei-, with the aid of all willing

to cooperate sincerely, the task} of

forming the proletarian block, in

order that the Kpanish Workers

Alliance may become a reality with

the rapidity required by the gravity

of the situation. The local organ-

izations and Itegional Committees

should consider the achievement of

this end as the central objective of

their activity.

—ANDRES N1N.

Barcelona, April 22, 1934.

New York Organization Notes

And do you doubt that this same
factor counts powerfully in the

casts? of non-negligent and negli-

gent manslaughter, in rape ; and1 in

the execution of minor offences,

such as boot-legging, dope-peddling,

etc. 1

THE CAUSE OF CRIME IS
POVERTY ! Let us turn for a mo-
ment to foreign shores. Here is a
report by Mr. Negley Farsou on
crime in Great Britain:

''Increase in crime coincides ex-

actly with the industrial depres-

sion in Great Britain. Per million

population, we find that burglar-

ies were 3,060 in 1913, 3,600 in

1928, 8,000 in 1931—the rise of

4,500 or 150% during the last two
years proves out Sir Herbert
(Samuel's (the British Home Min-
ister) contention that crime In-

creases in exact ratio with the

industrial depression. The indus-

trial depression has not increased

crimes of passion, although rob-

bery with violence is daily more
prevalent. Roughly, the crime
sheet for Great Britain for 1930
works out as follows

:

Crimes of violence

against persons 2,000

Sexual erlmes 3,400-

Second Strike Wave
Under the NRA

(Continued from page 1)

in the main the efforts of the unions

to enforce the provisions of the

NRA. Now the situation is differ-

ent. A great deal of disillusion-

ment with the NRA has set in.

Simultaneously the pressure of an
ever rising cost of living, mounting
more rapidly than any of the few
wage increases, sets the workers
into motion.

Index figures from the same
source quoted above inform us that

in the 89 industries covered1 by its

survey employment rose in March,
1934 to 81 percent, with the same
month a year ago showing 59 per-

cent (1923-25 equals 100). Qn the

same scale fhe payroll increased

from 37 to 65. The actual per cap-

ita earnings of the workers is sup-

posed to have increased 15 percent

in this i>eriod, according to the

same source of information, while

the cost of all food commodities
Increased 20 percent and! clothing

25 percent. It is certain at least

(hat these statistics are not twisted

in favor of the workers. Added to

The recent period has been dis-

tinguished by an intense activity

of the Communist League in New
York, and a campaign to bring

forth the program for the building

of the new party of the Fourth In-

ternational. This campaign was

Opened with a lecture by Comrade

Cannon on the program of the

sentment amongst the workers.

Issue is Organization

Still this tells only part of the

story. The main Issue in the pres-

ent strikes is the struggle for or-

ganization and the struggle "against

tlie company union monster. The

demand for union recognition and

the struggle against discrimination

for union activities stand out di-

rectly in many of the strikes. The

perfidious automobile agreement, ar-

rived at by the mutual connivance

of the auto bosses, President Roose-

velt and the A. F. of L. officials

some time ago, while allaying tem-

porarily the storm that was brew-

ing then, has since served to bring

the conflicts to a head.

This agreement legalized the

company union. It attempted to

sweep into the discard all that or-

ganized labor had previously gained.

The big corporations, stiffened by

this direct encouragement decided

to make an end to any further un-

ion advance and began to apply the

iron hand and discriminate against

union members left and right. The

struggle has become a struggle for

the future of unionism. The gov-

ernment is called upon ever more

to execute the wishes and orders of

the capitalist monopoly concerns.

It mobilizes its troops, police and

courts which, together with the pri-

vate gunmen of the corporations, at-

tempt to suppress the strikes. These

present struggles are becoming ever

more political in character.

Militancy, turbulent clashes with

the forces of th# capitalist govern-

ment and increased hostility to the

NRA—these are the outstanding

features in this present strike wave.

It centers entirely around the A. F.

of L., the so-called revolutionary

unions of the T.U-U.L. being in evi-

dence only in the statements they

issue from their paper organiza-

tions. No effort is being spared by

the A. F. of L. officials to sidetrack

the movement and lead it to defeat.

this direct economic pressure is the But for the real militants this can

increased intensity of the speed-up only spur them on to greater vigl-

system, causing an enormous r»- 1 lance. —A. S.

Fourth International which brought

out an audience of about 500. This

lecture was so well received that we
proceeded to arrange a whole series

of lectures covering the primary

burning issues confronting the

working class today.

To date these lectures have taken

up War and the Fourth Interna-

tional, The Trade Union Question

and fhe Fourth International, Fas-

cism and the Fourth International.

At these Sunday night lectures,

Comrade Cannon addresses an in-

tensely interested audience which

ma
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REVIEWING THE NEWS
Mike Gold the Mathematical Wizard electric lines, did not come to his

At last the secret is out. A great! committee but to the Assembly La-

mystery to all readers of the Daily. bor and Industry Committee, llow-

Worker since the start of the 3rd 'ever the worthy Senator wrote the

Associated Cas and Electric that

tliey could depend on him to kill it.

"Horse thieves", kidnappers and
;ing leaders are honorable and up-

right men compared lu -uch dema-
gogic swine as this who spout about

democracy and then sell the ti\es of

electric line men for thirty lousy

pieces of silver.

* n * '*

We Are Challenged

The series of Sunday night lec-

tures on the Fourth International

by Comrade Cannon at the Irving

Plaza hall, are attended by capacity

crowds who stay until almost mid-

night to discuss the ipiesl ions of

War. Trades Unions, Fascism and
the New International. Though the

great majority of the audience have

been won for t ho I-'elirth 1 uterna-

iional, tbere are howeser, repre-

sentatives of practically all tenden-

cies in the movement present who
hotly question the position put for-

ward by Comrade Cannon and. ad-

vance their own.
At the last lecture a member of

Section Two of the New York Slal-

inite Party challenged Comrade
Cannon to debate with a representa-

tive of his Party. On Cannon's
statement that he would he glad to

accept the challenge, the C. P.

member announced that be would

go back to the Parly and demand'

that the debate be held. Ho we'll

either have a debate or another C.P.

member will termi thai the Stalin-

ists do not debate with internation-

al Communists. At next Holiday's

ii'ctiue en the i'nited front he will

briii;.' his answer and the answer

of the Stalinist, bureaucrats.
4 a a *

American Traditions—A Fable

Breaking completely with all al-

ien and international "jabherwocky"

movements and traditions a group

of professors in the 'America for

Americans" Party have delved into

early history and dug up the story

of what may have been I he lirst

American Revolutionist.

This was no immigrant of the

17th, 10th, or 15th centuries. None
of the "foreign rabble" with their

alien theories, who came to America
with Columbus or in the lew cen-

turies since his arrival, contamin-

ate this tradition. No, this group

of professors speaking the American
language, drinking American whis-

key, and digging with American
shovels, have dug up the story of

Ajayjaybee, a mound dweller who
led the mound dwellers iu battle

against 'he aristocratic cliff dwell-

ers.

Unfortunately the revolt was not

successful and Ajayjaybee was be-

headed, cooked and oaten at mid-

night, sometime following the last

ic-c age. Honoring the memory of

this hero, and in order to strengthen

the purely American tradition, the

"'America for Americans Party" are

holding a midnight supper at the

liaff-Kazz Cafe. At the supper a

collection will be taken up tor the

benefit of the lineal descendants of

Ajayyaybee. —BILL.

period has been: What system of

mathematics is used in estimating

the numbers in tlie T.U.U.L. unions,

mass meetings, parades, etc., and

also who are the mathematical

Ponw's in charge? In a recent copy

of the Daily Worker the whole thing

is revealed.

Mike iiolii is one of the experts

and a new Stalinist form of Geo-

metric Progression is the system-
all carried on under the general

slogan "Down with Social Fascist

Facts." Writing on the Union

Square .May Day demonstration,

Mike cried for a Shakespeare as the

only one capable of doing justice to

it. After this display of becoming

modesty, Mike decided to don the

Shakespearian mantle and do some

"ju-tice" himself.

And this is how Mike figured it

uut. There were 200,000 in Union

Square and 2110,000 more along Ihe

line of march. That made 400,000.

Rnl, said '.Mike, let's cut it in half

and that leaves 200,000 (what's a

fifth of a million fo a free-hearted

lellow like Mike?).

Take the 200,000. Is it not a fact,

Mike asked, that every Communist
has r> sympathizers' and friends?

That makes a million. (According

fo ray tigures that would total 1,200,-

000—but of course what is a small

matter of subtracting 200,000 when

you can always multiply by five?).

At this point, overwhelmed by

the immensity of Ihe Stalinist move-
ment in New York, Mike says

•"Let's not labor the point." But

why not? Let us look at it again.

The average family in New York

consists of four persons. Multiply

the million by four and we have

4,000,000. Four million Stalinists

and friends! Such a force is sure

to «itin (he leadership of a section

of the petit bourgeoisie, say another

million. So, after all—Browder and
Minor may be running New York

and actually building up socialism

in one city.

No, Mike, the Daily Worker does-

n't need a Shakespeare. Possibly a

Cervantes might do justice to Don
Browder and Kancho Minor. But for

estimating parades, meetings, etc.,

you can't heat Baron Mike and the

rest of the Munchausen family who
form (he present Daily Worker

sty ft'. 1,000,000 Stalinists and sym-

pathizers in New York City! Vas
you derc, Mike?

s * * *

Politicians and Their Price

Senator Warren T. Thayer, the

State Senator who never made a

speech hut who had great influence

on the Senate, is being investigated.

While chairman of the Senate Pub-

lie Service Committee he was also

on the payroll of the Associated

Gas and Kleetrie Co., and in this

capacity was instrumental in killing

numerous bills, which in one way
or another would have interfered

with the privileges of the Utility

Company.
One bill, providing for the safety

of workers engaged in the repair

and construction of high voltage

The Johnson Bill and Credits to the U.S.S.R.

(Continued from page 1)

Militant- has discussed the question

many times. Here let us note from

Litviuov's figures to what extent

a'nifests a greater enthusiasm fori'"*-' Soviet Union's dependence on

our point of view with cica suc-

ceeding lecture.

The next lecture in the series will

deal with the United Front and the

Fourth International to take place

this coming Sunday evening, May
20th. at the Irving Plaza Hall.

In protest against the hounding

of Comrade Leon Trotsky by the

reactionary French government, and

the refusal of asylum to the leader

of the October Revolution by the

capitalist world, the New York

Local of the Communist League

arranged a mass meeting which was

held at the large hall at Irving

Plaza on April 22nd. The 700 New
York workers who came to this

mass meeting to express their in-

dignation against the treatment of

Comrade Leon Trotsky were an

eloquent testimony to the growth of

our movement in New York, to the

increased popularity of the move-

ment for a Fourth Inteniationai.

Another indication of this was to

lie seen at our May Day mass meet-

ing. After a whole day's marching,

despite the fatigue of our comrades

and friends who were in the march

with tis, we were pleased to see the

hall filled, and that the weariness

of the day did not affect the enthu-

siastic spirit, of the audience in the

least. The New York local distrib-

uted in the line of the May Day
Parade 10,000 four-page leaflets

with our statement on May Day
which explained why we participat-

ed in the Labor May Day Parade

rather than in the Stalinist demon-
stration. About 5,000 Militants, in

addition, were given out and a large

supply of literature was sold.

Twelve New Members In One W«ek
All these activities did not remain

without any organizational results.

Only within the last week twelve

comrades applied' for membership

Into the organization.

the world market has grown with

•it s economic successes and what
demands on the market its further

progress makes necessary. Not-

withstanding, imports from Russia

to the I'nited States in March ac-

cording to the Commerce Depart-

ment were also less than one mil-

lion dollars while from Cuba the

I.'. S. imported more than two and
a half times that amount.

Why doesn't fhe Soviet Union

buy more, the (\s. export more?
The Soviet Cnion has explained

ii;;nin and again that it will buy
plentifully up to the hilt, if it gets

favorable credit terms. Despite all

the treaties signed by Stalin and
diplomatic approaches fo capitalist

governments the Soviet has been

unable to get credits on the scale

Soviet officials. The ruling of the

Attorney General is to put pressure

on the Soviet Union, it is an act

of aggression characteristic of the

strategy and methods of the world's

dominant capitalist power. It gives

the lie direct to the Stalinists and
their Lovestoneile apologists who
maintained in the face of what the

world saw to be untrue, that the

U. S. was forced to grant recogni-

tion because of ils desperate inter-

nal situation.

What the U. S. demands, what
the Soviet Union offers we do not

know. The discussions are taking

place according to the best rules of

Stalinist-capita list diplomacy— in

the dark. No word has leaked out.

That is what fills us with misgiving.

Fight for Sowet Credits!

Five years ago the international-

ist Communists proposed to the

Comintern that it mobilize the

masses of the capitalist countries

to bring pressure on the capitalist

governments to grant the credits,

by this means to assist the Russian
required.

Until now the United States has WOi.ker .s in building up the economy
discouraged trade with the Soviet of tllc c,„lllln . imd to relieve their
Union. Its policy was motivated own S ji ua ii<m through the employ-
by fear of the October- Revolution ' meot trattu with R,lssi .

t wou((I cre.

and* the hope of preventing its ale . The C. I.—think of it!—de-
growth economically and conse-

|,10aliccd t]l0 i(
ioa as eounter-revo-

quently in the military sphere as i„tionary and went hat in hand
well, by withholding from it what (0 ti.e capitalist governments."
it required most—machinery. To Todav the C. I. which has no
a large extent they failed. Despite

,Tal ex jS|euce cannot mobilize the
the capitalist blockade and tho false masses for a revolutionary struggle
course of Stalinism the Soviet Un-
ion achieved gigantic and historic

successes.

Now the American imperialists

are vitally concerned with the Far
Eastern market. In the Soviet Un-
ion's strength they see a check to

Japan. They are not averse to

lend si cautious hand in strengthen-

ing fhe Soviet Union a little—on
their terms. And, if they can get

it they want fhe Soviet market for

themselves.

Pressure on Soviet Union

Trade and credits are the subject

of the dfscuaslons taking place In

Moscow now between Bullitt and

to assist the Soviet L'uion. The
Marxists must do it without and
against the C. I. That is the duty
of the League and all those work-
ing class organizations which really

mean to defend the Soviet Union,
and especially of those which de-
clare for the revolution internation-

ally and in the It. S.

- T. STAMM.

HARLEM BLOW OUT!
Dance and Entertainment

SATURDAY, MAY 19, 1934, 8 P.M.

at 130 East 107fh Street

Admission 10c



WORKERS
OF THE
WORLD.
VNITB
H2MILITANT 2>

Weekly Organ of the Communist League of America
VOLUME VII, NO. 21 [WHOLE 1VO. 225] NEW YORK, SATURDAY, MAY 26, 1934

m *

PRICE 2 CENTS

MINNEAPOLIS SHOWS THEWAY
Learn From Minneapolis!

TODAY (lie whole country looks to Minneapolis.

Great things are happening there which reflect the

influence of a strange new force in the labor move-

ment, an influence widening and extending like &

spiral wave. Out of the strike of the transport

workers of Minneapolis a new voice speaks and a

new method proclaims its challenge.

It was seen lirst in the strike of the Coal Yard

Drivers which electrified the labor movement of the

city a lew months ago and firmly established the

union afier a brief, stormy buttle of unprecedented

militancy tuid efficiency. Now we see the same union

moving out of this narrow groove and embracing

truck drivers in other lines.

Behind this, us was the case with the Coal Drivers,

t..ere are mouths of hard, patient and systematic

i nil tine work of organization. Everything is pre-

pared. Then an ultimatum to the bosses. A swift,

audden blow. A mass picket line that sweeps every-

thing before it. The building trades come out in

sympathy. The combined forces, riding with a
mighty wave of moral support from the whole labor-

ing population of the city, take the offensive and
drive ull tile bosses' thugs und hirelings to cover in

u memorable bultle at the City Market.

The whole country listens to the echoes of the

struggle. The exploiters hear them with tear and
trepidation. Weaving the net around the automobile
workers with the aid o£ treacherous labor leaders

they ask themselves in alarm: "if this spirit spreads
what will uur schemes avail us?"

And the workers in basic industry, vaguely sensing

the power of their numbers and strategic position,

can hardly help asking themselves: "If we should go
the Minneapolis way could anything or anybody stop
us?". 1*be striking transport workers are a mighty
power in Minneapolis today. lSut that is only a small

fraction of the power of their example for the
cheated and betrayed workers In the big industries

of the country.

THE MESSAGE OF MINNEAPOLIS
The message of Minneapolis Is of lirst rale impor-

tance to the Americun working class. A careful ex-

amination of the method from all sides ought to be

put as point one on the agenda of the labor move-
ment, especially of its most advanced section. A
study of this epic struggle, in its various aspects,

can be an aid to their application in other fields, and,
by that, a rupid change of the position of the Ameri-
can workers.

There is nothing new, of course, in a flght between
strikers and police and gunmen. Every strike of

any consequence tells the old familiar story of the
hounding, beating and killing of strikers by the hired
thugs of the exploiters, in and out of uniform. What
is out of the ordinary in Minneapolis, what is most
Important in this respect, is that while the Minnea-
polis strike began with violent assaults ou the
strikers it didn't end there.

In pitched battle.8 last Saturday and again on
Monday the strikers fought back and held their own.
And on Tuesday they took the offensive, with devas-
tating results. "Business men" volunteering to put
the workers in their place and college boys out for
a lark—-as special deputies—to say nothing of the
uniformed cops,—handed over their badges and tied

in terror before the mass fury of the aroused workers.
And many of them carried away unwelcome souvenirs
of the engagement. Here was a demonstration that
the American workers are willing and able to flght

in their own interests. Nothing is more important
than this, for, in the last analysis, everything dependa
on it.

Here was a stern warning to the bosses and their
hirelings, and not only those in Minneapolis. Trans-
fer the example and the spirit of the Minneapolis
strikers to the steel and automobile workers, for

example, with their mass numbers and power. Let
the rulers of America tremble at the prospect. They
will see it! That Is what the massage of Minneapolis
means first of all.

MASS ACTION
A second feature of the flght at the City Market

which deserves special attention is the fact that it

was not the ordinary encounter between individual
strikers and individual scabs or thugs. On the con-
trary—take note—the whole union went into action
ou the picket line in mass formation; thousands of
other union men went with them; they took along
the necessary moans to protect themselves against
the murderous thugs, as they had every right to do.
This was an example of mass action which points
the way for the future victorious struggles of the
American workers,

It is not a strike of the men alone, but of the
women also. The Minneapolis Drivers' Union pro-
ceeds on the theory that the women have a vital
interest in the struggle, no less than the men, and
draws them into action through a special organiza-

tion. This policy, employee! so effectively by the

Progressive Miners, is bringing rich; results also in

Minneapolis. To involve the women in the labor

snuggle is to double the strength of the workers and

to infuse it with a spirit and solidarity it could not

otherwise have. This applies not only to a single

union and a single strike; it holds good for every

pbase of the struggle up to its revolutionary conclu-

sion. The grand spectacle of labor solidarity in

Minneapolis is what it is because it includes also the

solidarity of the working class women.

THE SYMPATHETIC STRIKE
The strike of the transport workers took an enor-

mous leap forward and underwent a transformation

when the building trades union declared a sympa-
thetic strike lust .Monday. In this action one of the

most progressive and significant features of the entire

movement is 10 be seen. When unions begin to call

strikes, not for immediate craft gains of their own
but for the sake of solidarity with their struggling

brothers in other trades, and when this spirit and
attitude becomes general and taken for granted as
Uie proper thing, then the paralyzing divisions in

the trade union movement will be near an end and
trade unionism will begin to mean unity.

The union of the truck drivers and the building

trades workers is an inspiring sight. It represents

a dynamic idea of incalculable, power. Let the ex-

ample spread, let the idea take hold in other cities

,md otuer trades, let the idea of sympathetic strike

action be combined with militancy and the mass
method of the Minneapolis lighters—and American
tauor will be a head taller and immeasurably stronger.

Those who characterize the A. F. of L. unions as
company unions" and want to build new unions at

any price will derive very little consolation from the
'intiieapolis strike. We have always muiutained that
ne form of a labor organization, while important, is

not aecisive. Minneapolis provides another confirm-
ation, and a most convincing one, of this conception,

lu-re is the most militant and, in many respects, this

most progressively directed labor struggle that has
been seen for a long time. .Nevertheless it is all

conducted within the framework of the A. If. of L.

'Hie Drivers' Union is a local of one of the most
conservative A. I1', of I,. Internationals, the Team-
sters'; the building trades, out in sympathy with
the drivers, are all A. F. of L. anions, and the Central
hahj i- Union backing the drivers' strike and the
possible organizing medium of a general strike, is a
siuiordinaU; unit of the A, i\ of L. The local unions
of the A. i\ of h. provide a wide field for the work
of revolutionary militants if they know how to work
intelligently. This is especially true when, as in the
Minneapolis example, the militants actually initiate
the organization and take a leading part in developing
it at every stage.

THE BOLSHEVIK MILITANTS
Further development of the union, and perhaps

even of the present strike, on the path of militancy
may bring the local leadership into conflict with the
reactionary bureaucracy of the International and also
with conservative forces in the Central habor Union.
This will be all the less apt to ytlie the local leaders
of the militant union by surprise, since most of them
have already gone through the school of that experi-
ence. In spite of that they did not turn their backs
on the trade unions and seek to sot up new ones
artiiicially.

Even when it came to organizing a large group of
workers, hitherto outside the labor movement, they
selected an A. F. of L. union as the medium. The
results of the Minneapolis experience provide some
highly important lessons ou this tactical question.
The miserable role of the Stalinists in the present
situation, and their complete isolation from the great
mass struggle, is the logical outcome of their policies
in general and their trade union policy in particular.

The General Drivers' Union, as must be the case
with every genuine mass organization, has a broad
and representative leadership, freely selected by
democratic methods. Among the leaders of the union
are a number of bolshevik militants who never con-
cealed or denied their opinions and never changed
them at anybody's order, whether the order came
from Green or from Stalin.

The presence of this nucleus in the mass move-
ment is a feature of the exceptional situation in
Minneapolis which, in a sense, affects and colors all
the other aspects of it. The most important of all
prerequisites for the development of a militant labor
movement is the leaven of principled communists.
When they eater the labor movement and apply their
ideas intelligently they are invincible. The labor
movement grows as a result o£ this fusion and their
influence grows with it. In this question, also,
Minneapolis is showing the way.

—JAMES P. CANNON.

Non-Partisan Labor Defense Protests Police Attack on Worlce
(I':ej's. .Service of Non-Partisan

Labor Defense)
New York—Charges against the

New York police will shortly be
laid before Police Commissioner
O'Ryan as a result of incidents

which occurred Thursday night in

the West Side Night Court. Spokes-

men for the Socialist Party, the

Communist League of America, the
Yotmg Peoples Socialist League,
and the Spartacns Youth Club
which led Thursday night's counter-
demonstration against the pro-Hit-

ler Madison Square Garden Meeting

and the Provisional Committee for

Non-Partisan Labor Defense which
represents several Individual com-
plainants, announced today that

they have sent a letter to the Police

Commissioner requesting an ap-

pointment.

The letter charges that police on
duty in the court attacked specta-

tors and bystanders without provo-
cation, beat them with weapons and
Silts, restrained them illegally

from leaving the court, and in one
case drew a pistol on Dave
Schwartz of 1463 Ocean Avenue,

rs

Brooklyn, a member of the Y.P.S.L.

The attacks occurred in the lobby

of the courtroom presided over by
Magistrate Burke, where a number
of persons were to be tried for par-
ticipating in an anti-Nazi street
meeting in Times Square. When
the cases came up, some fellow-

demonstrators In the courtroom in-

curred the wrath of the Magistrate
by voicing their objection to the
proceedings. A number of skirm-
ishes between the police and spec-

tators ensued.

Militant Mass Picket Line Routs Scabs,Cops,

Special Deputies and Thugs and Stops
All Commercial Transport

Building Trades in Sympathy^Strike; Womens Auxiliary Active in Fight;

General Strike Sentement Growing; Workers' Spirit Soars

(TELEliKAM TO THE MILITANT)
MINNEAPOLIS, May 22.—In the most imposing display of labor

solidarity and militancy Minneapolis has ever seent a mighty picket

line of the General Drivers' Union, live thousand strong, swept through
the WliolesiUe Maiket today, vieariug tlto place of every scab, cop and
deputy and putting a complete stop to every attempt to move com-
mercial truclu, except Ihone authorized by special permission of the

union.

Today's action followed daiiy pitched battles on Saturday and
Monday m which the cops anil special deputies slugged and arrested

men, women and children mi the picket line, n'ith the entire labor

movement roused to fury by iiiese attacks the striking drivers, re-

enforced by other unionists, returned to the scene of conflict today and
took back to umou headquarters the badges of all tlte rats serving as

special deputies who tailed (<, get out o( the market in time.

Tonight the strike is one hundred percent complete, J'ot a truck

is to bo seen on the streets ttiat does not carry tile special authoriza-

tion of the union.

On Monday 35,tWU building trades workers declared a strike in

sympathy with liie drhers. Tile Communist League has raised the
slogan of general strike throughout the twin cities and sentiment for

it is spreading like wildfire.

Alter today's Witfie a 24-hour truce was accepted by the union

under tlte turms of which the employers agreed "that all transporta-

tion in so tar as it concerns those represented by the employers'

committee shall cease,"' Meanwhile negotiations are under way. The
union is demanding recognition and wage increases. If the negotia-

tions fail a general strike of sympathy with the drivers may result.

Class lines are tightly drawn. Over two hundred pickets haye
be«'ii arrested. The union is organized for ail emergencies, even to

the extent of removing injured pickets and providing medical attention

for them nway ironi the hospitals where pickets previously taken for

treaimeut were arrested. "Cruising squads" of militant pickets cover

every strategic point. The appearance of a truck on any street brings

iuunediate action.

A great feature of the strike is the militant participation of the

strikers' women on a mass scale. On Monday seven hundred women,
members of the Drivers' Union Auxiliary, marched on the mayor's
oil ice demanding the withdrawal of the special police. They carried

banners reading "Take away your hired thugs" and simitar slogans.

Mrs. Grant Dunne, president of the auxiliary and Mrs. Parrel] Dobbs,
secretary, led tlie demonstration.

In a move to head off the general strike the Regional Labor Board,

on direct orders front Washington, is attempting to bring about a
settlement. Dunne, Shoglund and other militant leaders of the union

have consistently explained the strike-breaking role of this ageoey and
we warning tlte strikers now to watch out tor any trap it may set

for them.

Everything the union has gained, since its inception with a email

nucleus of C©al Yard Drivers, has been the result of its own strength

and militancy and the direct mass action of its members. These
workers haTe been steeled in heroic battles for their rights. They
have learned some lessons. It will not be easy to fool them. It can

be said with assurance that the "Automobile settlement" cannot be
1

put over here. —K.

ants.

AH Transport Stopped

The city was isolated from all

truck traffic, in an out, by mass
picketing on all highways. The
market was closed like a tomb.
Like-wise the oil tank yards, truck
terminals and ware-houses. Over-

Youth Demonstration Against War
And Fascism on May 30th

New York City.—Challenging the

bosses' "Memorial Day", imperialist 1

war preparations and the' growing!

wave of fascism, the United Youth
Committee Against War and Fas-

1

cism calls upon the young workers
and students of the city to demon-
strate under its banner on May 30th.

Despite efforts to achieve a common
demonstration with the youth con-

ference called by the Youth Section

of the American League Against.

Fascism, there will be two demon-!
strations in the city. The Stalin-

1

ists have rejected the most elemen-

tary conditions for such a united i

front: a common acceptable name!
for the demonstration, a common
leaflet, a joint committee represent-

ing both conferences.

Stalinists Force Split

Every possible concession was
made by the United Youth Commit-
tee to achieve this common action.

To no avail ! The Young Commu-
nist League in essence proposed that

this Committee either join their

National Youth Day or no united

front would be achieved. Even
while the United Youth Committee
was still considering, with the know-
ledge of the Stalinist committee,
ways of overcoming the obstacle in

the road toward unity, the Dally
Worker already contained an attack

on the Committee as splitting the

united front.

Notwithstanding this attack the
United Youth Committee continued

to approach the American League
conference for common action. The
letter of the Committee was "an-

swered" by the Youth Section of the

American League addressing itself,

through the Dally Worker, not to

the Committee itself, but to the
members of the YJ?.S.L, Young
Circle League and the Student
League for Industrial Democracy!
The terms stated in this letter

omit any mention of the decisive

questions—a common leaflet and a
common name other thaa National
Youth Day—-N.Y.D. Is not even re-

ferred to—although it Is clear from
representatives of the Stalinists

that they will not retreat from this

position.

Mobilize for May 30
This unscrupulous attempt to

place the responsibility of the split

on the United Youth Committee Is

a piece of arrogance that must be
exposed. The Committee will issue

a public statement on the negotia-

tions. (The next issue of the Mili-

tant will contain the statement of
(be Spartacus Youth Clubs.)

All militant youth must be mo-
bilized in full force for May 30th.

Under the slogans of: Against Im-

(Bj Mail—Special to the Militant)

Minneapolis, Sunday, May 30th :—Against the combined forces of
the bosses, their legal thugs in the police department, augmented, by
thousands, of deputies and imported gunmen, together with the American
Legion and the yellow press, the General Drivers' Union, Local No. 574
is heruically defending the very right of the workers to organize. This
struggle is the result of the intolerable conditions forced upon the
workers by the truck-owners, produce companies and all commercial
delivery bosses. The issue of unionisation of Labor has been ao
sharply raised that the fate of the entire trade-union movement hangs
on the balance. .Never before has .Minneapolis seen such a battle. The
members of the Communist League are in the vanguard of the flght, in
the union and its leadership, on the picket line, in the militant Women's
Auxiliary—they are everywhere, permeating every aspect of the struggle
with the spirit of Bolshevism.

The strike was called Tuesday, May loth at 11 :30 P.M. It came as
a result of the failure of the bosses®
to grant recognition of the union
and an increase in wages.

night. But the least move to go
— „,„.,....„. ,u „<£„. The out oa lh(i street would cause fifteen

strikers massed Ave thousand strong ur mt,re Picket "cruisers" and trucks

at the large garage that served as
a strike Headquarters and des- o£ l|ickl!_ts. Each bakery boss de-
patched pickets to strategic points ciu(;tl individually, despite the "in-

throughout the city and brought all
atructions" of his "Committee ofthroughout the city and brought all — — — wwuuum,™

trucking to a stand-still, with the a5 "' not t0 let ^ trucks out.

exception of the milk, ice and beer
-.-.".- * ... — . -

drivers who are organized and have
permission to operate. i'lying The County SherifTswore in seventy
squads of pickets, toured the city deputies. They were to convoy the
pulling out all gas station attend- 'poor" farmers into market. Big

business was going to use the small
farmers to pull their chessnuts out
of the fire lor them by using there

as pawns to open up the market
They wanted the farmers to dc
something that the big produce Im-
porters and distributors, the pack-
ing trust, the fruit trust, and the

shadowing this all was a constant
millice lrust did not dare do tnem-

tbreat of the street-car men Koine
seives

' In a runlliliB b"ttle thatthreat of the street-car men going
out to get the reinstatement of men
discharged for union membership.
The strike was so effective that
workers in-, the factories gave it a
hearty cheer and began to talk

organization and strike in the most
practical manner. The frightened
small middle class people began to

deplete the shelves of the retailers

by stocking up with supplies. The
bosses and baukers and all reaction-

ary forces began to scream at the
strikers In their yellow press.

Under the leadership of their

central class organization, the Citi-

zen's Alliance, the leading business
men of the City called a mass gath-
ering in a huge hotel, at which they
corralled the small independent bus-
iness men for a frenzied struggle
against the labor movement, begin-
ning with the General Drivers'
union. This meeting elected a com-
mittee to conduct this struggle. It

was composed of the largest bank-
ers, industrialists, utility and com-
mercial leaders of the city. This
move was made because they were
confident that they had the support
of the Mayor's Office and the Police

Department. The trump card they
decided to play was to be the farm-
ers and truck gardeners' use of the
City Market, together with the
movement of bread from the baker-
ies. Bread trucks were loaded and
lined up to go out oa Wednesday

the May 31st Naval Maneuvers in

front. The young Socialist, Com
munist and Student groups repre
sented In the United Youth Commit

lag! All out on May 30th!

to be at the doors with hundreds

.listed; over an hour, the Sheriffs
men were defeated, partly by being
stopped, and partly because the
farmers left them and went hack
home. Only three farmers' trucks
got to market on, Saturday morn-
ing.

Bosses Try Terror
When these two tactics of the

bosses failed they turned to the only
tactics left—brutal terror. The
Mayor doubled the police force, then
tripled it. Gunmen were imported to

get after the leaders of the strike.

Determined attempts were made to

break through the picket lines on
Friday night and Saturday. Two
hundred arrests were made. A
heavy clash occurred in the City
Market before three wholesale vans
got through. Twenty pickets and
police were sent to the hospital.

Saturday night the "regulars" and
"special" police rushed a truck load
of women pickets on the "newspaper
row" and beat them unmercifully,

sending live to the hospital. It is

these tactics of the police that in-

spired the striking drivers; to flght

ull the harder and puts to shame
any workers that stand on the side
lines.

Floyd B. Olsen, the Farmer-Labor
Governor, attempted to bring the
bosses and the strikers together to
negotiate for a settlement. The
bosses refused to make any conces-
sions wbatsover and demanded that
Governor Olsen call out the Mili-

perlallst War and Fascism, Protest Ua . The Strikers' committee de-
clared their willingness to negotiatei. i, „ . , „„ i-hih,u tjsu njiiiugircss m negotiate

N. Y., Defend lhaelman and Torg- lmli demanded that the police be
ler, Defend the Four Deported Ger- called ofE i£ negotiations were to beman Youth, Protest the Murder of taken up again. This has resulted
the Cuban Masses by the Agents of in a deadlock, with each side mass-
jAmencan Imperialism, Remember ing for the big attempt of the bosses
the Reactionary Attack oa the 6 to settle their point on Monday
Yfpsels last Memorial Day, Smash morning. The swift developments
fascism by forging a United Front of the strike are putting the Gov-
of" Workers and Students' Organiz- ernor on the spot. Whether or not
ations, the demonstration will be a to call out the Militia—he can't de-
great step torward genuine united eide. No reliance can be put upon

the Governor or the Labor Board to
'- settle anything favorably for the

workers. This is tirelessly ex-
tee are determined to begin the unit- piained by the militant leadership
ed struggle against capitalist re- of the strike. All energy and all
acton, imperialist war and Fascism, hope is directed to the mass picket
Assemble at 130th St. and St. line, the largest and most militant

Nicholas Ave. at 12 :30 P. M. ! Minneapolis has ever seen. A new-
March ia solid ranks to 110th St. type of labor struggle is unfolding
and Cth Avenue for the mass meet- here. The bosses and their hirelings

(Continued on Page 4)

James P. Cannon
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of The Socialist Party £ 4th International
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REVEIWING
THE NEWS

Gigolos and Kings

IThe falling off in the custom of

American and British dowagers nit

the French gigolos hard. One of

the beat at the trade whose service

fee had been $32.50 per hour was

driven to suicide. Competition from

royalty and other titled gentry was

too much for him. Let no one think,

however, that tbe slump in the gig-

olo business means the end of this

trade. Quite the contrary. The

sucfcess of the season's first court

reception held by King George in

Buckingham Palace shows that the

drop in the Parts gigolo market

was a shifting of the consumer de-

mand to the higher priced lines.

This reception, according to press

reports, was a sceue^ of unequalled

splendor. Diamond diadems, banks

of flowers, concealed orchestra mu-

sic, glittering uniforms, trailing

gowns with 12-foot trains, were

some of the features. Bejewelled

American daughters of "rugged in-

dividualism" were ready to ex-

change some of papa's millions for

titled gigolos. And the titles were

on display like bananas in tbe First

Avenue market.

In some resorts in Paris gigolos

are given as prizes in lotteries.

The wealthy harlots, usually; Eng-

lish and American dowagers whose

husbands are too busy skinning the

workers, buy as many as fifty to

one hundred tickets. Once won as

a prize, the gigolo must spend the

next twenty-four hours with the

pillar of society who won him. In

court receptions, not raffles, but

auctions, are held, bidding being

carried on secretly. Once bought

the titled male remains with the

purchaser until divorced. He is

then again in the market just like

a used car. In King George's mark-

et, which is somewhat exclusive,

such "second hand models" are not

allowed' on display.

Tbe New York Times reports

that, following the King's reception.

Bis Royal Highness the Prince of

Wales left to visit the unemployed.

How long will the British workers

put up with such insults?
* • * •

May 1st and May 17th

The Daily Worker report of May
let told of anything from 150,000

to Mike Gold's 400,000 as taking

part in a "united front against fas-

cism under the leadership of the

0. P." The Daily Worker report of

the anti-Nazi demonstration against

the Hitlerite rally in Madison

Square Garden, May 17th, stated

that a demonstration of 1,000

T.C.L.'ers and Y.P.S.L.'ers took

place. A few questions are in order.

1. Where were the paper 400,000-

150,000, or even the actual 25,000

who took part in the May 1st Stal-

inist parade? 2. If the C. P. de-

dlded to do nothing on May 17th,

then how come the reported Y.C.L.

participation? 3. As the actual

fact is that the Anti-tfazi demon-
stration was organised --toy the Com-
munist League {counter-revolution-

ary Tj-otskyit.es) and the Y.P.S.L.

( Social-Fascists ) how come that

the Duly Worker, Instead of de-

nouncing this "Unholy Alliance"

gave credit to the Y.C.L. for it?

And last, why those who so effec-

tively broke up the An ti-Fascist

Madison Square Garden meeting of

the S. P. and the trade unions didn't

do a damn thing against the Nazi

rally? Or do they consider a mis-

erable meeting' in Cooper Union to

listen to Rabbi Goldstein the way- to

defeat Fascism In America?
* * * *

The Crisis and the Socialist Party

Speaking on votes lost to the

Communist Party in Germany in

1931, Tarnau, a leader of the Ger-

man Social Democrats said at the

Leipzig Congress, "If the spectre of

unemployment had not hovered over

the ballot box, this day would1 have
been written differently in the pages

of German history."

The Socialist New Leader of May
12, 1934, writes: "Since the Danish
Socialist Labor Party took over the

government in 1929 and since the

five past years were years of de-

pression and unemployment, one

had the right to expect that the

Socialist Party would lose some
support among the workers."

What manner of "revolutionary"

party is there that expects to lose

support as capitalism breaks down.
"If the atrophy of capitalism pro-

duces the atrophy of tbe Social De-
mocracy, then the approaching death
of capitalism cannot but denote the

early death of social democracy.

The party that leans upon the work-
ers but serves the bourgeoisie, In

the period' of the greatest sharpen-

ing of tbe class struggle, cannot but

sense the smells wafted from the

waiting grave."— (Leon Trotsky

—

"What Next?").
* • • •

Olgin on Browder's Masterly Report
"There was a spell over the au-

dience as one chapter of the report

after another was unfolded by Com-
rade Browder"—writes Olgin, Daily
Wortter, May 21st.

Does Olgin mean that the audi-

ence had1 gone to sleep? Or is it a
typographical error and "spell"

should read "smell"? —BILL.

The Foreign Policy of Japan
Probably the most interesting

statement of foreign policy was is-

sued by the representative of

Japanese imperialism, losule
Matsuoka. Abandoning the custom-

ary cabalistic language of diploma-

cy he stated categorically that Jap-

an "regards with disfavor any ac-

tivities of Western nations in

China. . .
.''

He cynically portrays the role

white imperialism has played in the

exploitation of backward China,

and makes a strong plea for the

right of yellow imperialism to a

"legitimate" share ot the loot. In

tli is connection, he raises the race

question and attempts to conjure

up a white peril with which to

frighten both the Chinese and the

Japanese.

He would have us believe that

the white capitalist robbers have

been unfair in the distribution of

the surplus value sweated from the

backs of the Chinese workers and

peasants, not because of the greater

strength of white Imperialism it-

self, but solely because the Japanese

are of the yellow race. This de-

ception is at the bottom of his cry

for ;i united front from below of

the Chinese and Japanese peoples

under the leadership of the capital-

ist class of Japan against "a return

of the white peril to the East".

Japan's Claim to Hegemony

Matuoka invokes the Lansing-

Isbli Agreement" as an example of

the diplomatic means Japanese im-

perialism would prefer to use in

"obtaining the recognition of our

pre-eminent rights and interests" in

China. But under no conditions, he

continues, not even short of war,

would Japan abandon her imperial-

ist hegemony over prostrate China.

He goes on to explain that China
needs help to save it from chaos

and Bolshevism. But this help, he

explains, cannot be supplied by the

imperialist powers through the

League of Nations, because the

League utilizes methods inapplic-

able to a weakly capitalist nation.

"The attempt at making China a

republic has been disastrous. Cor-

rupt and incompetent as the old

Manchu dynasty was, it was under-

stood by the Chinese; the republic

is not".

This protest against the attempt

to create a republican—a bourgeois -

democratic—political form express-

es the aim of Japanese imperialism

to thwart the formation of a united

capitalist China. For it sees in a

bourgeois-democratic China a rival

for the internal market of China

itself and a military menace to her

imperialist ambitions in the East in

general.

From ths angle the protest of

the Japanese Foreign Office to the

white imperialist powers against

political loans, that is, loans for

military purposes, will not fail on

deaf ears. For the white imperial-

ists themselves stand to lose nearly

as much as Japan from a strong

bourgeois-democratic China. As
long as tbe Open Door is respected

Japan need fear little opposition to

her imperialism in the Bast. Eng-
land already is insisting that her

economic difficulties with Japan
can and will be amicably settled.

Also her tacit agreement to Japan's

seizure of Manchuria shows which
way the wind Is blowing. It is in-

conceivable that England would so

restrain herself regarding Japan,

who has made such drastic inroads

on her foreign trade, i£ some more
important need of British imperial-

ism was not involved in the matter

at issue.

British Policy

British imperialism recognizes

Bolshevism as to the central

danger to its colonial rule. The
menace to its far-flung empire
looms so large that compromise
with Japanese imperialism proves

absolutely essential. On no other

basis could Japanese capitalism

venture to beard American capital-

ism and the Soviet Union. For the

natural resources of Japan are com-
pletely inadequate for tbe prosecu-

tion of a large-scale war. Her re-

cent activities indicate a secret

agreement with England for a
struggle against the Soviet Union
as a way out of the crisis in which
Japanese capitalism finds Itself. In

tbe meantime, Japan takes advan-
tage of her strategic political posi-

tion by asserting her rights in China
to the disadvantage of capitalist

America.

The manouvreing of the imperial-

ist powers in China cannot be un-
derstood if taken as a separate

problem. It cannot be abstracted

from the world situation as a whole.

It must be viewed in connection

with the Drang nach Osten policy

of Hitler. (This policy was first en-

unciated by Bismarck, and later

was presented by Hugenberg as a
solution of the chief contradictions

of European capitalism.)

Anti-Soviet Policy

That there is such an anti-Soviet

policy is proved by the recent re-

fusal of Hitler to sign a treaty

guaranteeing the sovereignty of the
Baltic States. Recalling that at the

same time Hitler has assured Eng-
land that he seeks neither colonies

nor naval power, it would seem that

the Dran; nach Ostm policy is real

enough. The destruction of all po-

litical opopsition within Germany,
and the "co-ordination" of the

trade-unions on a Nazi basis, signi-

fies preparation within for warfare
without.

England's friendship for Japan
and Germany spells defeat for any
attempt at reconciling the differenc-

es between Japan and1 Soviet Rus-
sia and Germany and Soviet Rus-

sia. It can safely be predicted that

secret agreements exist between

England, Germany and Japan, for

the solution of their imperialist

contradictions at the expense of the

L'.S.S.R. This view is reinforced

by tbe fact fhat the defeat ot tbe

Soviet Power would restore one-

sixth of the world to the capitalist

market and at the same time solve

world-contradictions in a compara-

tively inexpensive form.

Strike of Los Angeles

Longshoremen

Los Angeles— After being heldl

back over a period of several

months longshoremen over the en-

tire Pacific coast and gulf states

finally walked out under the lead-

ership of the International Long-

shoremen's Association.

In San Pedro, the walkout was

nearly 100%, and succeeded in al-

most paralyzing shipping in the

area. In all there are about 2,500

involved in the local strike; but the

Merchants' and Manufacturers' As-

sociation of Los Amgeles is deter-

mined that the strike shall be brok-

en. All machinery of the City and

county have been dratted for that

end. Workers who are receiving

county aid are being sent down to

scab. The Universities of Southern

Caifornia and of California are sup-

plying scabs. Football men of U.

S. C, amongst them the "great"

Homer Griffith and Gllfford Probst,

who have hitherto only learned how
to play football are receiving an-

other lesson, and that is how to

break a strike.

To combat this use of students as

scabs, the N.S.L.'s of the Los Ang-

eles Junior College, U.S.C. and the

University of California at L. A.,

sent a delegation to the strikers to

aid on the picket lines; and has also

promised its supposed in attempting

to arouse campus opinion against

the scabbing students through the

distribution of handbills.
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Militant
Builders

SECOND CLUB PLAN DRIVE
ENDS AUGUST 1st

Not One Club Will Be Sold After

That Dattt Get Your Cards Now
The Club Plan sub drive for 1,000

new subs met with success, bring-

ing a total of 1014 new readers for

The Militant. Upon the request of

several branches and individuals

participating in fhat drive, a second

drive was started. To date we have
received 175 new subs.

The Club Plan idea was origin-

ated in order to enable workers who
cannot 'afford the full rates to get

The Militant at the low price of

25e for six months. Four sub cards

for $1 paid in advance, constitute

a Club. This plan cannot be con-

tinued indefinitely as the cost of

production does not permit of such

a low rate.

The Second Club Plan drive will

terminate August 1st.

.NO CARDS WILL BE SOLD AF-
TER THAT DATE.
GET YOUR CLUBS NOW

!

NEW SUBS
New York City Committee 4;

Cleveland Branch 14 ; Newark Br.

4 ; Los Angeles Br. 4 ; Philadelphia

Br. 8. Total 34.

COMPLETE RECORD
Boston Branch 8
Cleveland Br. 18

Chicago Br. 20

Minneapolis Br. 40
New Castle Br. i

San Francisco Br. 4
St. Louis Br. 4
Toronto Youth Club 4
Toronto Br- 4
Local New York 12

City Office 8
Harlem Br. 4

Newark Br. 4
Los Angeles Br. 12

Los Angeles (Doughty) 8
Philadelphia Br. 8
Davenport Br. 4
Oakland Br. 4
Berkeley ( Kogan > 4
I. Borsook 4
P. Leeser 4
J. Osborn 5

Total to Date 175

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE.

An "Underground Union"
One of the innovations of the

Stalinists is the creation of the only

underground trade union organiza-

tion in the country, the Education

Workers League. It was designed

early in 1931 by the architects Of

Ihe third-period trade union strat-

egy to organize the workers in the

field o£ education—principally the

public school teachers—into revolu-

tionary unions. It goes without

saying th;it it drew organisational

and ideological inspiration from the

T.U.U.L. to which it is affiliated.

And not alone the T.U.U.L. Tbe
E.W.L. is the American section of

Ihe Education Workers Internation-

al, which is affiliated to the Red
International of Labor Unions.

In the three years of its exist-

ence, the conditions of the teachers

in the U. S. have been worsened.

Pay cuts have been universal. Ev-

ery one is familiar wiih tbe plight

of the Chicago teachers who at one

time were not paid for nearly a

year and whose pay is still many
months in arrears. Curricula have

been cut. School terms and the

school day have been shortened.

In many states hundreds of schools

have been closed. It is estimated

that 2,000,000 children have been

thrown out of school in this way;
and that this economy cost 200,000

teachers their jobs. This entire

economy program is going forward
under the whip of the U. S. Cham-
ber of Commerce.
No Influence 011 Teachers' Movement
The teachers have ottered very

little resistance. There have been

scattered protests, small and ineffec-

tual strikes, and other spontaneous

manifestations of discontent. Most
significant of all these struggles

were the Chicago demonstrations

which won a small measure of tem-

porary relief. But the E. W. L. has

not played any role in these isolated

struggles. In so far as a national

trade union center isl concerned it

is as non-existent as the other paper

organisations created' by tbe Stal-

inists.

Only in one place has the E.W.L.

any existence. It made its debut

in New York City where the condi-

tions were guaranteed to demon-
strate the utter absurdity of the

attempt to build a "revolutionary"

tradtt union of teachers. The 3(5,-

000 New York City teachers in 1031

were secure in their positions and
were as yet unaffected by wage cuts

and the other means by which cap-

italist economy was lowering the

The Railroad Wage Settlement

The recent compromise wage-cut

settlement between the railroads

and the leadership of the 21 unions

which include all the organized

railroad workers offers the latter a

new opportunity to see the stuff of

which their leaders are made, A
review of the role which this treach-

erous bureaucracy played in the

1032 negotiations, when tbe 10 per-

cent wage-cut was first proposed,

will help round out the picture.

In the opinion of the union of-

ficials at that time (N. Y. Times,

Feb. 1, 1932) : The 10 percent wage-

cut proposed by the railroads was
not a "matter of pure right and
justice", "nor are wage reductions

to be regarded ordinarily as the ap-

propriate means to promote pros-

perity", nor could they ''believe

that the public welfare is advanced

by reducing the purchasing power
of labor".

Was the pay-cut therefore re-

fused? No! It was accepted "in

the hope that our action may im-

prove the health of our industry

. . . may stimulate a revival of bus-

iness, and may advance the general

welfare".

Labor Leaders and Capitalists in

Mutual Appreciation

This sounds almost like a burl-

esque. However, it was left to

Daniel Willard, president of tbe

Baltimore and Ohio Railroad',

speaking on behalf of the railroad

managements, to add the grand fi-

nale to the negotiations comedy. In

his speech Willard reminded the

union officialdom of one of the

methods they might have used to

look after the interests of the men
they represented': "You might have

delayed this agreement for months
(during which time, of course,

no pay-cut—W.) and forced US to

take a long and tedious course

which would have left bitterness

where now (ahem) there is friend-

ship and harmony. Even so you
would have been following the law
set down by Congress . .

." At the

conclusion of this speech during

which he praised the labor skates

for their "cooperation, patience,

tactfulness, and patriotism", he
added, ''I am going to ask them
(his colleagues) to rise in token of

their esteem for you, and together

we say to you we thank you".

Whereupon, accordng to the N. Y.

Times correspondent, "The other

presidents arose and bowed as the

audience of union executives and'

the union chiefs broke into ap-

plause".

Wages are cut and union leaders

applaud. One must need search far

to find a more brazen betrayal by
workers' representative*.

On March 17 of this year, the

same union heads, after having

permitted the wage-cut agreement,

which was to have lasted one year,

to stretch into its third, suddenly

demanded that it be ended.

Workers* Pressure Forces a Change

Why tile sudden change in heart

on the part of these gentlemen? The
answer lies in the pressure which
the workers are beginning to ex-

ert, either through wholesale deser-

tion from the unions or through the

formation of opposition groupings

;

expressions of dissatisfaction which
begin to endanger the large salar-

ies of the union bureaucracy and
their privilege of sitting down at

the same dinner table with the rail-

road presidents. The smoldering

fires of discontent are fanned by
the fact that the roads are begin-

uing to earn more money. (Car-

loadings for this year are about 20
percent higher than for correspond-

ing periods ot last year and the

net earnings of 64 class I roads for

February of this year is $28,700,000

compared to $9,854,000 for Febru-
ary of last year.)

There can hardly be any wonder
as to the reasons for the discontent

on the part of the railroad workers.

A. F. Whitney, president of the

Brotherhood of Railway Trainmen,
gives us an inkling as to how the

"general welfare" of the workers
was advanced by the pay-cut: (N.

Y. Times, March 18, 1934) :*'...
railway employees of long service

have been turned out to accept

charity or starve ; hundreds of

thousands have gone on part time

. . . track and roadway section men
received as little as 25e an hour and
worked only three days a week in

February. From this weekly wage
of six dollars the management de-

ducted 80c under the 10% arrange-

ment. ... On the Atlantic coastline

men are paid $1.70 a day. On the

New York Central, section men re-

ceive a basic wage of 43e an hour
and are workng as little as ten days
a month. This gives them $8.60 a

week, from which 10% is deducted

leaving $7:74 a week in a territory

where the P.W.A. minimum is $15.

. . . The Florida East Coast pays
a basie wage of 20c an hour to sec-

tion men . . . The Illinois Central

pays section men as little as 25c an
hour, works them as little as 2 days
a week enabling them to make $4 a
week. . . . For the year 1932 there

were 140,000 railway employees
whose earnings were approximate-

ly $60 a month or less. This num-
ber embraces about 13% of all rall-

w a y employees. Approximately
266,000 railway employees, over 25%

of the total, earned $75 a month or
less".

How did the railroad coupon-

clippers fare during this period?

The pressure upon the union bu-
reaucracy was so great that they

were forced to reveal why the cap-

italists thanked them in 1932 for

their ''cooperation, patience, tact-

fulness, and patriotism". According
to Whitney the railroad bondhold-

ers were paid as follows : 1929,

$-111,000,000 ; 1930, $500,000,000,

1031, $518,000,000; 1932, $525,000,-

000; and in 1933, $533,000,000. Dur-
ing 1932 and 1933, however, the

roads reported deficits in order to

strengthen their arguments for con-

tinuing the pay-cut. Whitney ex-

plains that this is accomplished by
charging interest on bonds to "fixed

charges" so that wtyit is actually

a profit appears as an expense.

The recent negotiations, during
which the above-quoted information

leaked out, found the union heads
frantically hunting for a formula
whicb would not injure their stand-

ing with the capitalists (heaven
forbid) and with which tbey could

face their men. To the request for

an end to the cut the roads coun-
tered with a demand for a further

cut. The union chiefs countered
with a demand for a ten percent

rise above the basic wage from
which the original cut was made.
President Roosevelt, consistent with
his policy to "raise" wages, pro-

posed that the existing cut stay in

effect until Jan. 1, 1935; the same
proposal as originally advanced by
the railroad presidents. This the

union heads refused. After much
bickering and even talk of a strike

ballot, a "compromise" was reached,
literally speaking, in whispers. The
workers are to get back 21% on
July 1, 1934, 2J7o on Jan. 1, 1935
and 5% on April 1, 1935; the roads
agreeing not to ask for another
change (read cut) until May 1935,

that is, one month later. The un-
organized workers are of course not
benefited in any way.

Another Sell-Out Accomplished
This juggling of percentages gave

the union chiefs the needed formu-
la. Actually they accepted Roose-
velt's proposal or as stated by the
New Yor« Tames: ''Restoration of

tbe wage reduction; in 'three bites'

instead of one worked out in dol-

lars and cents exactly as if the em-
ployees had agreed tos the employ-
ers' original proposal". It is obvi-

ous that the needs of the railroad
workers are not going to be helped
much by this sell-out.

These negotiations are merely
symptomatic of a new chapter which
is being opened in the railway In-

standard of living of the teachers

throughout the nation. On tbe con-

trary, the teachers* wages, filed by
law, were appreciating with the

fall of the price level.

Moreover the teachers were sub-

jected to the notoriously reaction-

ary regime of the Board of Educa-
tion. Activity in tbe revolutionary

or l-^eft wing labor movement con-

stitutes grounds for dismissal from
the school system. Teachers are

persecuted for protesting against

unsanitary conditions in the schools

or for criticizing their superiors or

the administration of the system.

"L'nion" Goes Underground
Kvon the Stalinists realized fhat

to call nimn the teachers openly to

join a "revolutionary union" would
cost some of those who responded

their jobs, persecution for others and
;( general reign of terror and red-

bailing against all progressive ele-

ments. The Stalinists boldly seized

both horns of the dilemma and
solved the problem by going under-

ground.

From the depths of its under-

ground the E.W.L. built legal cov-

ers for its "revolutionary" activity.

It has not built a union—although
it .still entertains fond visions of

doing so—but is succeeded in add-
ing several orgn nidations lo the

more than seventy that cluttered' up
the local movement.

Fights Teacliers' Union
In all of these organisations its

central aim has been to discredit

the Teachers Union and develop the

others as bases for its new union.

In a word the E.W.L. aped the pol-

icy of the T.U.U.L. If it has not

built a union it can point with pride

10 a great achievement: its policy

has been instrumental in divertin

hundreds of employed and unem-
ployed teachers awakening to the

necessity of resistance into organ-
isational channels separate from the

union and hostile to it. It can in-

scribe on ifts banner at least half

the responsibility for the perpetua-

tion of the division between the

organized employed a n d unem-
ployed, and also for tbe division

among the advanced teachers in the

organized employed movement.
The experience of three years

demonstrates that there is neither

a need nor a basis for this carica-

ture of a union. Oh the contrary,

it is an obstacle to tile growth and
unify of the teachers movement. It

is a reactionary influence.

—T. STAMM.

duslry from whose every pore oozes

the pus of the decaying capitalist

system. The basic capital has been

absorbed by the capitalists in pro-

fits of some form. The roads are
loaded with "fixed charges" in the
form of bonded indebtedness or as

loans. Their national and rolling

stock has deteriorated necessitating

large scale capital expenditures. An
increase in business sufficient to

solve these contradictions is out of

the question under present day con-

ditions. The capitalists will cer-

tainly not make the much-needed
new capital expenditures unless the

basis for a profit exists.

One way out, which they will

seek before anything else, if cir-

cumstances permit, is to climb out
of the contradictions on the basis

of a further lowering of the wages
and living standards of the work-
ers. "If circumstances permit" means
if the workers permit. From this

it follows that the not distant fu-

ture will find the railroads the

scene of gigantic class battles.

Who Will Lead the Workers?
Can or will the present union

leadership load the workers in such
struggles? Obviously not. If no
other evidence were available their

treacherous conduct in the wage cut
question above described reveals

that they are too closely tied up
with the capitalists and their view-

point to be concerned with the

workers unless the latter endanger
their sinecures. The union bureau-
cracy reeks with corruption. For
example, Alvauley Johnston, the

Grand Ciiief Engineer of the Broth-
erhood of Locomotive Engineers,

and one of tbe signers of the orig-

inal wage-cut agreement in 1932,

was recently sent to jail for fraud-
ulent dealings in a bank, in which
he and other union officials had an
active interest, and through which
many union members bad their sav-

ings lifted. According to James
Steele (New Republic, March 14,

1934) the bank president, a friend

of Johnston "had declared in a let-

ter to the Chase National Bank that
Johnston was actively working for

a reduction in railroad workers'

wages before the railroads asked for
such a reducton."

Nothing can be expected from
such people except corruption. What
is required is a strong left wing.

The pessimism of the workers and
their exodus from the unions must
be stopped ; they must be given

new heart and morale ; the corrupt

and reactionary leadership must be
driven out and ail the craft unions
consolidated into one industrial

union capable of and' willing to fight

for the workers' interests. Under
present day circumstances a strug-

gle on the railroads means a politi-

cal struggle of very high order. All

the more reason for a left wing.

—WEAVES.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

British Imperialism in Retreat

The great inroads into the export

trade of Great Britain Incurred in

the Japanese drive for world

markets are a source of profound

disquiet to English diplomats. The
fierce impact of Japanese competi-

tion exposes to full view the weak-

ness of British capitalism in decay

while revealing simultaneously the

intensity of exploitation of Japanese

labor. England's efforts at retalia-

tion are thus far puny and impo-

tent. Tbe establishing of quotas In

the Crown colonies can affect at

best some five percent of Japan's

textile exports. This economic

weakness in meeting the present

sit tuition makes it all the easier

for Japanese imperialism to wring

political concessions from the Eng-
lish government.

In the game of imperialist poli-

tics it is Japan's aim either to woo
America away from an alliance

with the Soviet Union, or failing

this—and simultaneously—to check-

mate America by balancing the U.S.

wiih England. Given a fair price

the English statesmen will not be

averse to a trade. The first con-

cession made to Japan is contained

in Simon's statement that Great
Britain is not pledged' to preserve

Ihe integrity of China. This estab-

lishes the first open serious rift be-

tween America and England. For
America for its own good purposes

views the Nine Power Treaty as

precisely such a pledge. British

diplomacy tells Japan that it may
rifely proceed to seize and subdue

by force of arms more of the Chin-

ese mainland without English op-

iwsition.
• • * •

Threat of Japanese Bonapartism

Capitalism is everywhere a sys-

lem held together by a mortar of

fraud and corruption. Japanese

capitalism is if anything more per-

meated with thievery than its Wes-
tern models. The scandal just un-

covered in tbe Treasury Ministry in

connection with the Bank of Taiwan
and the Imperial Iiayon Co. is but

ime of a long series. Coming how-
ever at a time of great internal

stress, ,when the interrelationships

of classes are shifting perceptibly,

due to the swifter flow of the under-

currents of social upheaval, the

Japanese bank scandal is having an

effect similar to that of the Stavisky

;iffair in France.

Tbe reactionary militarists in

control of the army are setting

their forces in motion to stifle the

rebellion of the oppressed masses

of workers and peasants.

• * • *
.

The Soviet Union Slowly Encircled

Since the last war and its out-

come in the creation of the Soviet

i;nion,—the greatest step forward:

in the history of humanity and the

greatest menace to world capitalism

—the capitalist governments are

somewhat fearful of precipitating a
new war. Their fear is not so much
of defeat by the enemy abroad as

it is of the revolutionary working
class at home. Thus to prepare for

Ihe inevitable next war the ruling

class is impelled to safeguard its

rear, to protect tbe base at home.

Capitalism in decay thus resorts,

for this as for other reasons, to

tascism, a system of governing by

armed force and brutal suppression

directed openly against the working

class, a system of terrorizing the

masses and destroying their Inde-

pendent organizations, a system de-

signed to assure "civil peace" in the

rear.

The process of fascization of one
country after the other is slowly

bringing aboud the encirclement of

the Soviet Union by fascist states.

With the help of Germany Latvia

has established its form of violent

anti-working class dictatorship.

Now Bulgaria, probably with the

encouragement of France, has ex-

perienced a palace revolution, a
Bonapartist coup d'etat "by the mon-
archy supported by the Junker
class, the aim here too being to rid

the capitalist state of all revolu-

tionary opposition. Despite the

fact that the fascist states assume
I heir own inner alignments in im-

perialist rivalry, on all sides events

sweep steadily, irrevocably, to the

outbreak of the next terrible im-

perialist war with its central aim
the destruction of the Soviet Union.

• * « *

Litvinov and the League of Nations

It is this desperate plight of the

Soviet Union, no longer able through
the Comintern and mass Commun-
ist Parties in the capitalist coun-

tries to mobilize the working class

of Europe in defense of the Soviet

Union, that Litvinov attempts to

substitute for such a mass move-
ment by playing off one imperialist

group against another. The less

Litvinov can rely on the interna-

tional revolutionary forces of the

workers, the more* closely he feels

bound to the League of Nations

under French domination. We can*

not wait for events to prove the

emptiness of this defense, we must
build the Fourth International to

defend the workers' fatherland.

—JACK WEBER.
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"NewGroup'Tor a"New Party"

The Gitlow Group and the Field Clique Form a "Principled Bloc"

The crisis in I lie international

labor movement bus assumed such
formlduble proportions that no
group or current, not even the

.smallest one, has been able to es-

cape its effects. Some- of them
have been forced forward, as is the

case with sections of tile socialist

movement. Others have recoiled to

an even more react ionary position,

as is the ease with the bulk of the

Stalinist movement. None has been

able to stand completely still. Even
what seem to be the most inert and
obsoure little groups have at least

been compelled lo run around in

circles in order to create ttie illu-

sion of motion.

Essentially in the latter category

is the "Organization Cominittee for

u Revolutionary Workers Party",

formed by the Workers Communist
League (Gitlow group; plus B. J.

Field and Co., a group expelled

for treachery from the Communist
League of America. A few prelim-

inary remarks on this union, which
do not pretend to exhaust the ques-

tion any more tiian is sufficient for

the moment, will not prove to be

uniliumiiiiiting.
* • • *

The Negotiations with Gitlow Group

The last issue of the Voice of

Labor, organ of the Gitlow group,

Contains u report of its '"Negotia-

tions with the Left Opposition".

The report is not only start ingly in-

accurate, but it bears such an inter-

esting relation to the subsequent

Gitlow-Fiekl fusion, that it requires

refutation.

The report reproduces three doc-

uments: 1) the brief outline draft

submitted by our delegation to the

representatives of the Gitlow group
as a basis for discussion; •*) the

draft resolution submitted to us in

its place by the Gitlow group; 3)
a formulation against the theory of

socialism in one country, proposed

by us, and with slight amendments,
finally agreed to by Gitlow,

So far, so good. But the Voice
Of Labor's account of the negotia-

tions, and what happened to these

three documents, belongs to the

school of fictitious literature.

The facts are as follows:

2. The first document to be sub-

mitted was our outline draft, which
contained, among other declara-

tions the proposal that the two
groups •'endorse the joint declara-

tion of the four organizations (the

committee for the Fourth Interna-

tional which emerged from the

Paris conference.

—

K.) and will
participate in the further work of

the joint commission established by
the four organizations for the fur-

ther development of their work and
the elaboration of ait international

programmatic manifesto". After
having examined this draft, Gitlow
and Becker proposed to submit one
of their own tor discussion. Await-
ing Cliis document, we held our own
m abeyance,, but at no time did we
withdraw It from consideration fn

the negotiations.

Fundamental Questions

2. Upon an examination of the

second document submitted in the

discussion, the Gitlow group resolu-

tion, our delegation decided not to

lose itself ill a discussion of it point

by point without first attempting to

establish agreement upon one after

another of those points which we
considered fundamental—agreement
upon which would have facilitated

enormously a discussion of the

secondary questions, and possible

agreement upon them, too. This

was essential because the Gitlow

document, being more detailed and
pretentious than our first draft,

was such a muddle of confusion,

half-truths, ambiguity and down-
right semi-Stalinism, as made its

consideration as the draft for a

joint statement inconceivable. A
few examples will suffice:

Tlie. theory of the united' front

from below is rejected, but not a

word is said about its complement,
equally Stalinist, which yielded

such disastrous results iu the Anglo-
Russian Committee, in the alliance

with the Kuo Min Tang—in the per-

iod between 1924 and 1928. Why?
Because with Gitlow the crisis in

the Comintern really begins with
the expulsion of the Right wing in

1928-1929. He is against the "third

period" of Stalinism fundamentally
in the same sense as is Lovestone,

as is (or was) Bucharin.

Ambiguous Formulations

The theory of socialism in one
country is not even mentioned', its

place being taken by the ambigu-
ous, and by no means aeon rate,

term : national Bolshevism. Becker
at first denied that the Stalinists

have ever stated their advocacy of

the theory in print. Gitlow refused

to reject the theory specifically be-

cause Max Eastman is right: you
can't win over the workers with
negative slogans! <Compare the

social democratic argument against

tlie Communist contention that you
can't win socialism by casting bal-

lots for parliament.)

'.Stalin's breiik with Marxism and
Leninism on the Russian question"

is confined exclusively to those

points where Gitlow is really at one

: with littcharin: against super-ill-

.dust rial izat ion, bureaucratic collec-

i'ivi scat ion; premature abolition of

the X.E.P. The break with Marx-
ism and Leninism of the joint Btal-

in-Iiui-harin period—against indus-

trialization and planned economy,

the alliance with Kulak and Nep-
mati—is studiedly ignored.

"Socialism in One Country"

?.. We therefore politely laid

aside the Gitlow draft, and proposed

instead a concise formula on the

fundamental question of "socialism

in one country". In its final form,

jointly accepted after considerable

debate, it read: "The theory that

tiie building of socialism can be

completed in a single country, ac-

cording to which a classless society

can be constructed in one hand,

without the spread of the proletar-

ian revolution to the advanced cap-

italist countries of the world, which
pre-supposes an uninterrupted co-

existence of the workers' socialist

state and capitalist countries, has

had the consequence of a break
with Leninism in Soviet internal

policy, and in practice on the inter-

national field—the abandonment of

the world revolution"'.

Then, says the Voice ol Labor,

"the declaration of the Workers
Communist League (i.e., Gitlow's

above-mentioned draft.—S. ) includ-

ing the above formulation was
agreed uimn by both sides". In

order to maintain our polite tone,

we will simply call this assertion

preposterous and incorrect. The
formulation on ''socialism In one

country" was and remains the sin-

gle, solitary document, ever agreed

to between the Gitlow and our del-

egation during the negotiations. It

was just as possible for the main
Gitlow draft resolution to be

"agreed upon by both sides" as it

would be for us td apply for mem-
bership in the Gitlow group.

Declaration of Four

4. Without returning for a mo-
ment to the Gitlow draft, we put

forth again the Question of the new
International and the Declaration

ct the Four. Gitlow's narrative

reads as though we threw this ques-

tion into the discussion arbitrarily,

unexpectedly, nnwarrantedly, like

it bombshell, without previous men-
tion. But his own report prints

our first outline draft in which this

question occupies no insignificant

position. It bad not been with-

drawn at any time; it had been held

in abeyance, we repeat. Having
reached agreement on point the first

(socialism in one country), we pro-

ceeded to a discussion of point the

second.

And here, let it bo pointed out.

wo (lid not demand for a moment
that Gitlow endorse the Declaration

of the Four out of hand, as Gitlow

infers. Gitlow's draft resolution

showed us the inadvisability of

sn<-h an attitude. We merely pre-

sented the 1'aris Declaration and
said : This contains the fundamen-

tal points for fusion. Please tell

us where you agree with it, where
you disagree with it, and why, and
our discussion will be facilitated,

Gitlow did not merely refuse to

endorse it. (which was not request-

ed), but oven to state his views on
it! Why? Because he had had
nothing to do with drawing it up;
lie would not have some document
drawn up by he knows not who, and
where, and how, rammed down his

throat ( 1) ; he had iiatl his fill of

the Comintern, not only in Stalin's

time, but. even in Lenin's; it had
been falsely organized from the

outset, in 1919; and above all, be
stood for the conception that first

the national parties must be built

up solidly, with a native program
and leadership, and then they would
all coalesce into an international

of equals.

The Paramount Question

Our delegation then went so far

as to offer to submit the Declara-

tion not iu the name of the four

"European" groups which had'

signed it, but in our own name, as

our own discussion draft, for com-
ment, agreement or disagreement by
Gitlow. He obdurately refused to

move from his postion. In the

warm discussion, he revealed that

Ms group had indeed taken a step

forward in one field by breaking

with the Lovestone Right wing; in

other fields it still occupied the

same ground, or had taken a step

backward. The negotiations had
come to a stalemate on that para-

mount question of fundamental im-

portance: internationalism, the sur-

est touchstone of the genuine revo-

lutionist and revolutionary group.

Having laid bare our incompati-

bility in principle with the Gitlow

group—at least for that stage of

our relationships with it—we nev-

ertheless continued to have rela-

tions with it consonant with the

degree of political harmony which
did exist between as and in that

|
field where we come in contact. At
that time, the field was bounded
by the hotel and restaurant work-
ers branch of the Amalgamated
food Workers, where a group ot

our comrades were members, and
the Gitlow group bad two of its

militants functioning. But here too

we encountered difficulties, not so

fundamental iu character, but, nev-

ertheless, as was subsequently re-

vealed, significant enough*.

Policy of the League

The policy of the League aimed
at the formation of a bloc between
ourselves and the Gitlow group in

the A. F. W., as a Communist nu-

cleus around which a broader group
of Left wing and progressive work-
ers could be rallied for the purpose

of strengthening the union, assur-

ing it a militant, class conscious

leadership and policy, preparing it

for a successful strike, and suung
it from degeneration iu the hands
of the conservative, patriotic, ele-

ments on the one side, and the

Stalinist vultures mi the other,

Gitlow and bis group agreed at. the

outset with fills conception.

Fighting this view, alternately

with open and covert opposition,

was the Field group, at that time

organized as a faction without pro-

gram or principle iu the ranks of

the League, and specifically in our
food workers fraction. Despite re-

peated warnings from the League
—backed by its membership, its

policies, its discipline and its com-
mittees—the two leading officials

of the union, Field and Kaldis con-

ducted themselves not only in vio-

lation of our policy, but with such
arrogantly bureaucratic contempt
for all and sundry in the Amalga-
mated as was not. only disgraceful

for a Communist, but even for an
ordinary conscientious trade union-

ist.

Their outrageous, unconcealed
disdain for all their collaborators

was displayed not only toward
League members in tlie Amalga-
mated, but particularly toward two
militants of the Gitlow group. Cos-

las and Kalfides. We Insisted at

one fraction meeting after another
upon a comradely bloc of Commun-
ist workers with a Left wing pro-

gram. Field and Co. opposed the

bloc with the two Gitlowites, then

formally accepted it on paper, and
systematically sabotaged it.

The "Pair of Deuces"

Before the strike, this bloc was
broken more than once. Each time
our League committees were com-
pelled to intervene, rap Field's

knuckles, and heal the breach. On
two distinct occasions, Costas and
Kalfides came directly to our Na-
tional Committee, begging us to in-

tervene with Field and Kaldis, tn

demand of the latter that they put

an end to their insufferably bureau-
cratic conduct which was not only
driving the two Gitlowites to des-

pair but which (according to them,

and they were right in this in-

stance] was endangering the whole
prospect of the union and the im-

pending strike. Costas, a regular

official of the union, was being

treated by Field and Kaldis with
the insolence of Prussian officers

toward a uniformed peasant. In

his arguments against our policy of

collaboration with the Gitlowites,

Field coined the winged phrase:
"They are only a pair of deuces."

With this attitude towards Costas
(who was but one of scores who
smarted under the same parvenu
impudence). Field eventually iso-

lated himself from tlie League, from
the Left wingers fn the union, from
all the progressive elements, threw
the doors wide open to the Stalin-

ists who battened on the discontent-

ment of the workers with Field and
Co., and finally provoked his de-
sertion by the workers who, lie had
so superciliously admitted to every-

body, sat in adoration at his feet.

"Deuces" Become Allies

But, strangely enough, in his fight

against the League and its policies,

as he leaned more and more upon
the Itooseveltians and flag-wavers

in the union, when the break with
the League proved Irreparable,

Field; abruptly o inverted his "pair
of deuces" into allies. He rebound-
ed from the League into the camp
of Gitlow. At first, he led his fewi
followers along that road with the

j

explanation that there is nothing
j

wrong with forming a bloc with an-
other group in the trade unions.

|

Finally he merged with the other
group into a single political faction

with a single political program-
not Field's, but Gitlow's!

This faction, the "Organization
Committee", has issued its program
in the form of a leaflet "For a Rev-
olutionary Workers Party". To
read it is to arrive at an unmistak-
able conclusion: this is Gitlow and
not Field. Or, more accurately, it

may he Field, but it is not whut.

Field overbearingly assured every-

body he wjim when he broke from

the League.

Kxample : at a general member-
ship meeting of the League on Nov-

ember 20, i93li, where I reported

on our negotiations with the Gitlow

group, the jointly accepted formu-

lation on "socialism in one coun-

try" wa-i read. One motion was
introduced, reading: "The assem-

bled brunches view the formulation

relating to tlie theory of socialism

in one country iu the joint state-

ment as dangerous and misleading."

Field and Kaldis were among the

tiny group which voted lor that

motion, as well as for this one
(which was also defeated) : "The
National Committee is asked to re-

consider the joint statement as too

great a concession to the Gitlow-
ites." At the end of tlie meeting,

i lie minutes read: "Comrade B. J.

Field abstains on account of the

subordination of the role of the

I'aviy anil the Labor Party question

in the negotiations and also on the

grounds of the X motion and reso-

lution. Esther Field associates

herself with the Field statement."

League Not "Radical" Enough

In other words, two things at

least were wrong so tar as this su-

per- llul she vile-Leninist was con-

cerned : our formulation on national

socialism was too great a conces-

sion to Gitlow, and secondly, we
had not yet proposed to Gitlow
(nor did we ever, for the negotia-

tions came to a sudden stop!) a

point opposing his Right wing view

on the Labor party.

Now, behold our intransigeant,

go-thc-whole-hog Left Opposition-

ist, who broke from us with the

declaration thai he and not the

Le.iaue would thenceforward carry

tiie banner of Lenin and Trotsky in

i lie I'nited Stales! lie has success-

!ul!y negotiated; he. has success-

fully fused. And I lie joint program
is a step buckward even from Git-

low's original draft resolution of

October IW.l! Its views in a num-
ber of fields do not go so far even
as those ol A. J. .Muste (see his

article m Labor Action on the unit-

ed front) itt point of revolutionary

position.

The Ihcoi-y of socialism in one
country? .Not mentioned. The black
sheep of Field (and Ihe white hope
of Giilow), the Labor party? Dead
silence. The Fourth International?

Careful evasion. They are for a

"new international composed of

i lie new revolutionary parties of the

world". Which? Of all those to

which Giilow refers in his press
with equal enthusiasm, emphasis
and impartiality—the I.L.P, as well

it:) tlie internationalist Communist
League, tlie Norwegian Labor Party
as weli as tiie Revolutionary So-
cialist Party of Holland? Of some
of them? Of none of them? The
Soviet Union? Lovestone or Stalin

or a petty bourgeois liberal with
his war paint on could have written
that paragraph "for tiie defense" of

[he Soviet l : nion.

Mutual Amnesty

The programmatic manifesto of

the "Organization Committee" con-
stitutes, politically, a literary pic-

lure of Field generously white-

washing Gitlow. But the Kmerson-'specilic

ian law of compensation is not ig-

nored. Kindness for kindness. In
the Voice of Litbor Gitlow does just
as generous a job for Field.

A Critical Analysis of theAW.P.
2. The Political Meaning of "Adaption to the American Scene."

The trouble with the C.P.U.S.A.,iwith reformists to the theory ot place for itself which the A.W.P.
according to tlie A. W.P. Program is social fascism. It is probable,

that "Throughout its history it has therefore, that the C.P.L.A.-A.W.P.
thought and felt iu terms of Rus-
sian and European rather than Am-
erican working class esperien.ee".

This line is similar to the Love-

stoncUe 'Stiilin right in Moscow-
wrong in America", but goes even
further in elaborating tiie myth that

"sectarianism" is the root-cause of

Stalinist failure. The fallacy of the

approach is given away iu the fact

that the Program treats the fifteen

j ears of the C.P.t'.-S.A. as of a
].iece. merely referring in passing

to the parly's gains up to li)2o, and
explaining Uicin as due to the

party's "basking in the glory" of

the Soviet I'niou. The entire signi-

iieunce. of the dale of the dividing

line between the period of success

and ensuing failure, which is the

dale of tiie ri-e to dominance of

Htalinisin in the Communist Inter-

nationa!, is lost on the A. W.P. The
international stupe and causes of

ine laiiure of Stalinism are ob-

scured behind the phrase "sectar-

ianism and partisan exclusiveness".

\\ bat exactly does this term sec-

rarianism mean, which has been so

loosely bandied about by Socialists

and Lovestoueites, and now by the

A.W.P.?

What Sectarianism Mean*
For .Marxists, who gave the term

its currency, the word had definite

meaning. It was used to denote
tlie first phase o( the proletariat's

M rugs'le against tiie bourgeoisie,

uheu I he proletariat is not yet suf-

ficiently developed to act as a class.

In Ihis period, said Marx, ''Indivi-

dual thinkers, subjecting social an-

tagonisms to criticism, give imagin-
ary solutions to the questioTi, which
Ihe working masses have only to

accept, popularize, and apply_ in a

praciiial way. By their very nature
the sects formed by such priests

Inild back from the political strug-

gle) ; i hey are aloof from all real

activity, aloof from politics, strikes,

coalitions—in a word, from all

activity of any kind, ... To sum up:
sectarianism is only the outcome of

the infancy of the proletarian move-
ment, just as astrology and alchemy
represent tiie infancy of science".

An isolated example of sectarianism

iu a later period is the Socialist

Labor Party which, despite its

Murxisj; terminology, was an infan-

tile reaction to the puzzling prob-

lem of a rapidly (-hanging American
work ingc lass, and developed a the-

ory which effectively left it outside

e\ery form of tiie day to day strug-

gle.

Only to the foregoing political

phenomena can Ihe term sectarian-

ism bo applied with any precision.

Sectarianism as a generic form can-

not be said to characterise any part

of the labor movement today with-

out doing violence to the meaning
of Ihe lertn. We do, however, terra

sectarian certain specific incorrect

policies, by which we mean that the

policy prevents us from
drawing the workers into struggle.

False Characterization of C. P.

To characterize us sectarianism
Two

j
Hi,, whole course of the C.P.U.S.A.

(is, uieLciuie, essentially luisc. Such
white-wash this time, but plain ju characterization makes un incora-
hogwash. The "leadership" of tiie

!
pieheusible mystery of the powerful

uill pages on the hotel strike—not lis, therefore, essentially false.

union may have been a bit inexper-
ienced, do yon see, but otherwise
its concept ions and conduct were
impeccable. The Trotskyisls made
a mess of things, but not Field, not
Gitlow. They collaborated perfect-
ly, only they didn't get anywhere
because the gods were against
them. . . .

A new group? Not at all. An
old group, the Gitlow group with
its whole old program. It has
merely gained a few new members,
which we cannot truthfully be-
grudge it. it gained them by a
little bit of mutual amnesty.
A new party y Not at all. It

wants, not the old party, it is true,
but a party concocted of political
odds and ends: a bit of Brandler,
a bit of Stalin, a bit of Lenin and
Trotsky.

No, thank you !

—MAX S1MCHTMAN.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE SHLITANT.

\ilality shown by the party from
ISJ1S) to 1921, when, according to the

A.W.I*. theory "sectarianism" and
"thinking in terms of Husaiun and
European experience" were just as

much as later inbred in the party.

Why should sectarianism not! have
prevented the swift growth of the

party from .l!)li> lo 1SV24—and then
suddenly become operative after

1024? The C. I. and C.P.U.S.A.

course from 1024 to 1929 cannot be

characterized as sectarianism. As
a mailer of fact, that period was
one of tile most unprincipled oppor-

tunism, of hanging on to the tail of

the reformists, here and everywhere.

It is the period of the Anglo-Rus-
sian Committee, unity with Chiang
Kai-Shek, support of La Follette,

loyalty to the A. F. of L., etc. What
can it possibly mean to attribute

the failures of this period to "sec-

tarianism and partisan exclusive-

ness"

The C.F.L.A. came on the scene

in lfl2!>, the same year that the C.I.
JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE zigzagged from unprincipled blocs

•These notes do not, of course,

aim at an analysis of the hotel

Strike. They deal with it insofar

as It Is related to the subject in

I

hand. I.e., the evaluation of the

JGitlow and Field groups.—S.
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is reading the whole history of the

Comintern and its fifteen years in

America in terms of these last five

years,. I£ this surmise is correct,

the process is unintelligent, but at

least understandable.

Origin of False Analysis

What has happened is that trade

union progressives, reformists In

politics, found themselves confront-

ed by a Communist Party practicing

dual unionism, refusing united

fronts, and working only in organ-

izations controlled by it. The re-

formists saw that tbese policies Jed

to defeat after defeab, and yet were
continued. Why? Instead of anal-

yzing the structure ot the party and
discovering that its membership was
powerless to change or even discuss

policies ; instead of tracing this ab-

sence of party democracy to the

time when democracy was destroyed

in the tight against Trotsky; in-

stead of asking why the Stalinist

bureaucracy does not permit party

discussion ; instead of asking why
the C.I. and C.P.U.S.A. line is a

melange of sectarianism and oppor-

tunism, of adventurism and coward-
ice, oj everything, in fact, but a
revolutionary analysis; instead of

tracing the degeneration of the C.I.

to the theory of socialism in one

country—but the foregoing analysis

is one that would only occur to

Communists, to revolutionaries. Re-
formists naturally tended to a
shorter analysis : ''Dual unionism,

social fascism, bureaucratic control,

etc.—all ths must flow from the

doctrines of Communism." Even
the clue to the real source ol the

malady, the absence of party de-

mocracy, whose absence could1 only

mean that the bureaucracy rested,

not on the membership, but on the

Stalinist bureauearcy in the Soviet

Union; even party dictatorship was
taken by some reformists to be part

of the Communist doctrine. (Dicta-

torship of the proletariat, no demo-
cracy iu the party—It was all one

and fhe same thing.) We have no
desire to rake up from tiie past the

forms by wheh different C.P.L.A.

spokesmen linked up Stalinist errors

a ud distortions with fundamentals

of Communism. The point of this

reference to Ihe past is merely to

show the origins of their notion

that the cause of Stalinist errors is

"sectarianism." This term would

be correct if the failure to set mass-
es in motion flowed from Commun-
ist doctrine, as such failure flows

from S.L.P, doctrine.

Relics of Jtefonnism

Were the C.l'.L.A. group suffi-

ciently self-critical in their break

with their reformist past, one of

the most obvious elements for them
to drop would be this talk of "Com-
munist sectarianism". This phrase,

and such phrases as "factional Jar-

gon"' are relics of a time when not

only were the C.P.L.A. group not

revolutionaries, but thought that

the international struggle of the

two major tendencies in the Commu-
nist movement was just a eat and
dog light.

But if the Frogram's analysis of

Stalinism reveals reformist hang-

overs, the references to the C. P.

in the speeches at the February 2

dinner formally launching the A.

W.P. were reformist pure and sim-

ple. Stalinism and its oppositions

were lumped together ; Mliste de-

clared he was ''tired of the faction-

al Jargon in the labor movement
represented by Union Square. The
wrangling in obscure terminology

alien to America has to go." "Jab-

berwocky" was the term applied by

Budenz to the issues in the Com-
munist movement.
At the recent lecture-conferences,

the level of analysis of Stalinism

was a little higher, but the A.W.P.
leadership was still far from a cor-

rect view. One heard no more talk

of "factional jargon" or "Jabber-

wocky" ; Muste and, of course, Hook
and Burnham {whose roots are very

different from those of the C. P.

L.A.) spoke of the decisive role in

Ihe C. I. of socialism in one country.

But there was present as ever

the tendency to talk of 'Marxists"

in one lump, and the familiar re-

frain of '"sectarianism". Charac-

teristic was Louis Budenz' ''Marx-

ians have a tendency to be Martians.

Not the workers will be responsible

for Fascism, but leaders who see

the correct path, but refuse to show
the path to workers in such terms

as will rouse them to action". "The
chief indictment of the revolution-

ary movement is that it has shut it-

self out from the mass thottght of

America".

Who Are the "Marxists"

Who are these "Marxists" that

Budenz speaks of? Would he main-

tain that the Stalinists are "leaders

who see the correct path"? Is the

correct path (which ''they refuse

to show the workers") the united

front from below and social fas-

cism? What is the revolutionary

movement that has "shut itself out
from the mass thought of Ameri-
ca"? Certainly not the movement
which from 1919 to 1824 made a

will be fortunate to approximate in

a shorter length of time. And not
even the Stalinist movement ! For,

despite everything, despite progres-

sive degeneration, hundreds of thou-

sands of American workers found
their way to the apparent represen-

tative of Communism duirng these

last ten years. That they did not

stay, that does not mean that the
movement had "shut itself out from
the mass thought of America". That
tells a story which the Communist
League o£ America was the first to

underline ; but the story Is not a
story of "sectarianism", but a story

of the death of party democracy,

the death of internationalism, the

triumph and" degeneration of Stalin-

ism.

Behind all this talk ol "sectarian-

ism" and the exaggerated Ameri-
canism of the A.W. P. lies a healthy

motive. They would tike to cut
through the ''factional period" and
out into the high road of American
workingclass struggle. So would
the Communist League, but it has
the lessons of the "factional period",

while the A.W.P. group were not In

the revolutionary movement during
these last ten years and) have yet
to assimilate its lessons. Its search
for a "short-cut" is futile. It does

seem simple to say of the C. P. that

"it has thought and felt In terms
of Russian and European rather

than American workingclass experi-

ence". It does seem simple, to de-

clare for a new party on the ground
that the Stalinists are In "organis-

ational subordination to the Com-
munist International, which has
tended in recent years to become 8
branch of the foreign office of the
Soviet Union instead of the leader

of the world revolution". But this

ever so '"simple" formulation ig-

nores the whole question, why a
"branch of the foreign office" is no
longer revolutionary.

No "Simple" Analysis

By ail means, let us come before

the masses with a clear and simple

program, understandable to alt

workers. Let not the A.W.P. forget,

however, the distinction between a
clear and simple program, and the
by no means clear and simple mass
of events and theoretical knowledge
on which such a program must be
based. Marxism In ail Its ramifica-

tions is not simple, but without it

as a foundation no program can
lead anywhere. Leninism, with Its

analysis of Imperialism and nation-

alism, its development of the Marx-
ist theory of the state, its contribu-

tions to the strategy and tactics of

revolution, its enunciation of the

role of the party and the non-prole-

tarian masses, its conception of the

place of democratic centralism and
the Soviets—all this is not easily

learned, but it must be learned by
a revolutionary party. The ten

year struggle of the International-

ist Communists, involving a further

clarification and refinement of every

fundamental question of revolution-

ary theory and strategy Is certainly

not a simple story to read, but with-

out understanding and acceptance
of its lessons, any new party gravi-

tating toward a revolutionary out-

look will find itself drifting between
Stalinist centrism and reformist

centrism.

There are no easy short-cuts. And
the reasons given by a new party
for its existence logically determine
it policy. If "sectarianism" ''fail-

ure to adapt itself to the American
scene" is taken as the cause of the
degeneration of the C. P., then the
A.W.P. policy will be a frenzied

adaptation, an exaggerated Ameri-
canism, which, if it does not degen-
erate into outright chauvinism, will

certainly be a policy of gross empir-
icism, susceptible to all the errors

of all previous workingclass activ-

ity, in America and elsewhere.

What strange fruit may be born
from the Americanist approach!
Consider the implications of the
following statement by Hardman at

the conferences:

"The revolution in America will
be the American revolutionary

movement, not the revolutionary
movement in America. It was not
by accident that we called the party
the American Workers Party in-

stead of the Workers Party of the
1J.S.A."

—-FELIX MORROW.
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The Left Face of the Socialist Party

Hitler's victory in Germany was

a blow which should have brought

the official communists back to con-

sciousness and sobered them up.

The bureaucratic
' apparatus had

lost the power to think straight ami

had consequently taken that power

away from most of the members.

II the "theories" of social-fascism,

united front from below, and dual

revolutionary unionism had been a

result merely from a state of tem-

porary derangement the Nazis

should have succeeded in bringing

the Stalinists back to their senses.

Bat it became apparent after the

German catastrophe that the insane

tactics of the bureaucracy of the

Communist International were not

due at all to anything temporary

but were part of the bureaucratic

organism and, since Hitler's terrific

blow did not destroy that apparatus,

these theories and tactics remained

in all their purity.

What is more, the fascist jugger-

naut deepened the confusion and

senselessness of the official commu-

nists. The German working-class

was not defeated; the tactics of

the Communist Party were, are and

ever will be correct; the victory of

fascism indicated not the weakness

but the strength of the workers.

Such was and continues today to be

the burden of the Stalinist song

celebrating Hitler's ascent to power.

Every word of protest, even of

doubt, was denied the light of day

an* persistence on the part of any

member determined to keep quiet

no longer meant inevitable expul-

sion.

Impetus to Revolutionary Elements

The socialist bureaucracy has not

the coercive power of the apparatus

of the Comintern. It has no Soviet

Union giving it the tremendous

prestige and power that the work-

ers' state lends to the communist

bureaucracy. It controls no purse

strings. As a consequence the mem-
bers of the various socialist parties

are freer to think as they please

and the German situation caused a

great many of them to do some hard

thinking and set them into motion

towards the left. The struggle ot

the socialists in Austria, though

utilized by the socialist leaders for

showing how brave they were and

what a militant organization the

Socialist party of Austria was, gave

a further impetus to the revolution-

ary elements within the socialist

parties. The result has been that

all over the world socialists have

entered into discussion of socialist

theories and tactics and a definite

drift to the left is apparent. As

against the fatalistic, religious ac-

ceptance of the dogma of infallibil-

ity by the communist priesthood and

Its followers the ferment in the

socialist ranks is like a fresh breeze

and has great revolutionary signifi-

cance.

It must be said clearly that inso-

far as members of the socialist

parties have shown that they can

think independently of the leader-

ship they are more important for

the building of a new revolutionary

party than the docile, unthinking

followers of the Stalinist bureau-

cracy.

No Attraction in Comintern

That the Comintern has practical-

ly no attraction for the leftward-

moving socialists speaks volumes

for the present character of that

organization. The fact that the

left socialists, instead of going over

to the Communist International,

are attempting to reform the So-

cialist International shows conclu-

sively that revolutionary currents

in the labor movement do not and

cannot flow in the direction of Mos-

cow. The failure of the Third In-

ternational to attract the socialist

workers is both cause and effect of

the German catastrophe.

The, Socialist party of America
like Its brother parties the world

over finds itself in the throes of a

serious discussion. Left-wing groups

are challenging its fundamental

principles of bourgeois democracy
and gradualness; some of the left-

wingers are making a determined

bid to obtain control of the organ-

isation. It Is necessary for those

of us who are interested in, the

formation of a new revolutionary

party and a new international to

study the tendencies of the various

groupings, to differentiate between

them and to enter into very close

relationship with those left-wing

elements most likely to come all the

way over to our position and thus

play an Important role in the com-

ing political readjustments in the

labor movement.
Heterogeneous Elements

Nothing is more necessary than

to understand clearly that the left

wing In the Socialist party is com-
posed of heterogeneous elements

united only in their opposition to

tbe old reactionary guard now In

control. There is a world of differ-

ence between the "left winger" Nor-
man Thomas, a really sincere indi-

vidual who has faint academic
ifoubta about bourgeois democracy
and the fighting rank and file coal

miners of southern Illinois who are

tn reality communists who were
driven away from communism by
tt» ClfflamuaJet party and are re-

port/ft by Mailable pmotu to hat*
everything connected with the Com-

munist party.

Thomas has u powerful influence

in the Socialist parly, especially

over the petty-bourgeois liberal ele-

ments in it. Esseuliully a Christian

paciiisl, having less than a superfi-

cial acquaintance with revolution-

ary Marxism, his being counted a

let t-winger merely indicates the

depths to which the old guard has

lallen. lie is a sincere reformer

overflowing with a desire to help

the downtrodden. His honesty leads

him in some questions—as in the

united front and in the struggle

against the racketeering leadership

of the American Federation of La-

bor—to take a position to the left

of the official leadership of the

Socialist party. All his writing,

however, show conclusively that he

could be correctly characterized as

a "left-winger" only if he were in

the Democratic party. As far as

the revolutionary movement is con-

cerned his very sincerity and ability

constitute danger" because of the

influence they give him over the

runic and file socialists.

The Middle-West Group

The group that is making a real

bid for the leadership of the So-

cialist party is the one now in con-

irol of Illinois and led by Maynard

C. Krueger, professor of economics

ut the University of Chicago, and
Clarence Senior, national secretary

of the Socialist party. Biemiller of

Milwaukee is part of this group,

known as a left-wing group and
wanting everyone to recognize that

it is left.

Hut it is difficult indeed to dis-

cover the platform upon which it

lays claim to being left. It has

taken great care to conceal its

principles from everybody, even

from itself. What is its program?
Not a soul knows ! At the state

convention of the Socialist party

not a single theoretical question was
discussed. To all intents and pur-

Iioses the delegates were not con-

cerned with any of the problems
agitating ihe minds of the member-
ship.

The theory of Kruegei' and Sen-

ior seems lo be that to struggle for

the basis of theory, on the basis of

a theoretical program with definite

principles and tactics is inadvisable.

They lead one to infer that what
they want, is first lo obtain control

of the organization and then to

show their left color.

False to the very core! No princ-

ipled left-winger would dare permit

himself such an opportunistic

course. Unless a group is composed
of simple careerists, the first nec-

essity is to formulate a program and
the second, to make it public and
try to win over members upon the

basis of the program. A real left-

wing group must attract to itself

Ihe more advanced elements in the

party and, must educate the back-
ward elements.

A Typical Centrist Group
How can that be done without a

clear-cut program? Where is the

group going? What does it want to

do? Krueger and' his followers

must asnwer these questions. Else

the accusation that all they are in-

lerested in is the getting of power
will have more than a semblance
of justification.

Simply pointing to the fact that

Krueger and Senior supported the
minority resolutions at the Interna-

tional Socialist Conference held in

August 1933 is not at all sufficient.

Vaguely intimating that one is in

favor of revolutionary principles

and tactics is still less satisfactory.

The whole attitude of the Illinois

group is typically centrist. It

stresses action and tends to ignore

theory. And above all it is impa-
tient with the demand for exactness

in theory and for a struggle on the
basis of theoretical formulations.

The Illinois) group will probably
point to articles by Biemiller and
Kantorovltch in the American So-

cialist Quarterly dealing with the
problem of socialism and democracy
as proof of their interest in theory.

Aside from the fact that what is

necessary is a well-rounded program
of a group and not isolated articles

by individuals, the articles them-
selves leave much to be desired.

One must admit that both Biemiller

and Kantorovltch take a step for-

ward—but a very hesitating one.

Reformist Theories

When Kantorovitch asserts that
"the way to political power in dem-
ocratic countries will, in all proba-

bility, be the way of an electoral

victory, if fascism will not intervene

and make an end to democracy
(American Socialist Quarterly, Au-
tumn 1933) he Is very close to pure
reformism. The reformists also

threaten to gain power in fascist

countries by revolutionary means.
It is one's attitude toward the use
of revolutionary means to gain po-
litical power in bourgeois-democrat-

ic countries and not In fascist

countries that distinguishes a re-

formist from a revolutionist.

And to say, as Kantorovltch does
in the same article, that "the prob-
lem is not so much how to get
power as how to hold it, how to use
It" is almost putting the cart before
the horse. One must presume that

power must be gotten first before it

can be used and to emphasize the
latter in contradistinction to the

liormer might leave the working

class in a position of never strug-

gling to obtain power. Both prob-

lems are of tremendous importance

and must be tackled diligently and

solved without hems and haws.

Uiemiller repeats almost the same
idea in his article in the American

Socialist Quarterly (Spring 1D34)

when he says "under such condi-

tions ... it is probable that social-

ists can be voted into control in

those countries where bourgeois

democracy exists". The use of force

is limited only to the end of retain-

ing control. We repeat: It is a stop

forward hut is is by no means a

revolutionary Marxist position.

Revolutionary Policy Committee .

The only group that assumed the

obligation of putting its ideas pub-

licly before the membership of the

Socialist party and gaining adher-

ents for those ideas is the Revolu-

tionary Policy Committee. Its ap-

peal to the Socialist Party member-

ship is a serious though not quite

adequate document. To the extent

that everyone knows its principles,

it is miles ahead of the Illinois

left-wingers.

An effective critique of the pro-

gram of the Revolutionary Policy

Committee was made by Comrade
Cannon in the Militant of May 5th

and 12th, 1934. it may be pointed

out that on the problem of the revo-

lutionary overthrow of the capital-

ist class the minority resolution

proposed by Ronald Deval (New
Leader, National Convention Agen-
da, April 21, 1934) is more specific

than the section dealing with the

same problem in the Appeal of the

Revolutionary Policy Committee.

In its position on the Labor party,

traie-union policy and the Soviet

Union the influence ot Lovestone is

visible. But It is hardly likely that

leftward moving socialists capable

of independent thinking should get

off on a track leading nowhere.

Struggle for Leadership

At the national convention of the

Socialist party to be held in June
in Detroit there will undoubtedly

be a struggle against the present

reactionary leadership. That strug-

gle will in all probability not be

led by the left-centrist elements

represented by the Revolutionay

Policy Committee v>ut by the right-

centrist elements represented by the

Illinois leadership, helped by Nor-

man Thomas and his followers. The
general tendency of the working

class elements and the youth is to

ihe left Consequently it Ik not at

ail unlikely that the Illinois group
with its left-front will ride into

lower. The greater likelihood, how-
ever, is a compromise involving the

present leadership, the Thomas fol-

lowing and the Illinois group.

The agpnda for the convention

gives promise of a highly interesting

ideological struggle provided the

sponsors of the revolutionary reso-

lutions are represented'. The agenda
clearly mirrors the existence of the
irreconcilable groupings in the So-

cialist party. How can a group an-

nouncing the fact that "the Social-

ist party seeks to attain its end by
orderly methods" and a group in-

sisting that "we must be prepared

for violence if necessary" remain in

the same party? How can a group
clinging to bourgeois democracy re-

main in the same party with a
group openly advocating the dicta-

torship of the proletariat? The an-

swer is that the two groups cajinot

remain in the same party and in

the same International if those who
see the necessity of the dictatorship

of the proletariat mean what they

say and' are ready to draw the In-

evitable conclusions.

Gist of the Question

And therein lies the whole gist

of the matter. The revolutionary

socialists must think things through
to the very end. Even if they do
not openly state it, they must ask
themselves some very pertinent

questions: What if the party does
not accept our principles? (And
we can assure them that it won't!)

How long shall we remain and keep
on trying to transform the party?
Many of the left-wingers point to

the degeneration of the Independent
Labor Party in England as a warn-
ing not to leave the parent organ-
ization. But that degeneration Is

not due to the fact that the I.L.P.

left the Labor Party, but that after

leaving, it did not resolutely take
the road of building a new party
and a new international.

No matter! what happens at the

convention the real socialist left-

wingers who are inartculate, the

miners of southern Illinois, the rev-

olutionary youth who are in the

Socialist party by virtue of the stu-

pidities of tbe Communist party

will, and not in the very distant

future, find their rightful place

under the banner of International

communism.
—ALBEBT GOLDMAN.

The Minneapolis

Battle
(Continued from page 1)

are in a panic before this avalanche

of labor militancy. The spirit of

the workers soars to the heights.

League Calls lor General Strike

While many labor organizations

in the city are actively supporting

the strike, the Central Labor Union

with a more conservative leadership

has yet taken out little action.

Pressure inustt be brought to bear

upou them to get that body to call

a general strike. This is the central

slogan raised by the Communist
League. The rank and Hie of the

unions are ready for this action and
it is possible that tbey may go out

in a day or two. (Since the above

was written 30,000 building trades

workers have gone out—Ed.) Mass
meetings all over the city have been

arranged. The St. Paul drivers

voted to go out hut failed to do so

at the last minute and agreed to

arbitrate a point or two. However,
they can not hope to gain a thing

and will have to struggle in the end

tor what they want. The street-

car-men made a similar decision.

The labor movement seethes with

indignation against the leaders re-

sponsible for Ihese actions in the

face of the situation created by the

Drivers' strike.

Miserable Rule of Stalinists

The Stalinists fumbled again,

due to their wrong policies and out-

look. In a leaflet issued to the un-

ion men, Just as they were about

to take a strike vote, they de-

nounced the leadership of the union,

especially C. Skoglund and M.
Dunne as '"traitors" and "agents of

the bosses'' The men knew full

well that these and other leaders in

(he union have worked loyally to

build the union to the fine fighting

organization it is today. They tore

up the leaflets in anger and de-

clared that these "Communists" are

in the pay of the bosses, for what
their leaflet said was too far from

the truth. Another example: "Have
a 'rank and ille' leadership", said

the official C. P. leaflet. This is

advice to unionists who have a

strike committee of seventy-five

ccmposed of only workers on

trucks

!

At this writing the tide of the

the struggle is rapidly rising. The
crest of the wave has not yet beea

readied. The organization is solid.

The strike was well prepared. The
coal drivers strike a few months ago

—a battle which electrified the city

by Its stormy militancy and firmly

established the union—is seen now
as the preliminary skirmish of the

present battle. And behind that is

the long period of patient system-

atic work which went into the pion-

eer work of building the union and
inspiring it with the spirit of de-

termined struggle. The trade union

policy of tbe Communist, League
was our guide in everything we did

and in all our activity in the thick

of the fight today. —F.K.

Attend the First

PICNIC
of the season

given by
Chicago Local, Communist League

SUNDAY, JUNE 3rd

at

Forest Glen

GOOD TIME ASSURED.
Directions—At end of Blston Ave.

car line transfer to bus and get off

at Forest Glen Ave.

Darrow Speaks For the Middle Class

BEACH PARTY
given by

Spartacus Youth Clubs.

Meet at

Brighton Beach, 7th Street

SATURDAY, JUNE 2, at S.PJfl.

All comrades invited.

Bring your own food.

FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
MANIFESTO

Manhattan Spartacus Youth Club

Educational Meetings

MAY 31—L. Bord: The Minneapolis

Strike.

JUNE 7—Fascism In Amerfea

Thursday evenings at StlS PJf.

at 12« E. 16th Street, N.Y.C.

The Pioneer Publishers printed

50,000 Manifestoes "For the Fourth
International". This excellent call

of the League of the International

Communists to the workers of the

world to build new parties and a

new International should reach tens

of thousands of workers.

It is the duty of every friend of

the Fourth International to spread

it everywhere. Have It always

ready with you. Hand It to all

your contacts, acquaintances, etc.

Don't miss a single opportunity.

Branches should use them as

propaganda material at their open
air meetings, and distribute them
at Socialist, Stalinite and other

workers' meetings.

"Penetrate every organization;

Explain, arouse, recruit! Do not

lose a day, not an hour", says the

Manifesto.

Rush your orders for the Mani-
festoes. 500 copies for $1.00' plus

postage (9 lbs.). 25c for 50 copies

post paid.

Order from Pfoneer Publishers,

84 East 10th Street, N. T. C.

The Darrow Review Board's find-

ings on the NitA has resulted in a

bitter fight on Capitol Hill between

the spokesmen for the different sec-

tions of the exploiters. Although

the Review Board was only ap-

pointed March Tth by Executive

Order, it has already received its

death sentence, to take place next

month. The hundred-thousand word

report is to be followed in a week,

before the expiration of its short

life, by another report which prom-

ises to reveal more of the NRA do-

ings.

The National Recovery Review
Board report says that the NRA is

helping the trusts, that the NRA
tends toward memopoly, that the

little fellows under tbe codes are

stifled. It sharply assails the codes

reviewed ; especially the steel code

where the monopolistic practices

are exposed.

The report reveals with facts and

figures, that the NRA is helping the

large concerns and is systematically

freezing out small business under

all of the codes reviewed. To the

readers of the Militant this is noth-

ing new. From the very first day
of the NRA we have clearly pointed

out this phase of its functioning.

What is important in the Darrow
review is the fact that the anta-

gonisms and conflicts inside the

camp of the exploiters are sharpen-

ing. The report is one of its ex-

pressions. If will be used by a targe

section of the middle class.

Darrow Speaks for Middle Class

More significant (ban what is

said in the Darrow report is what
is left unsaid. The report gives a

little attention lo Ihe problems of

the working class, lint it does not

deal with the fundamental prob-

lems confronting the working class

under the codes. This is not an
acident. Darrow speaks for the

middle class and not for the work-

ing class. The committee and those

that back the committee, such as

Borah and Nye, are lighting for fhe

little business man and a large sec-

lion of the middle class. In such

a fight they come into conflict with

the working class, even though they

hope to involve large sections of the

Brownsville Lecture
"THE CRISIS FN THE SOCIALIST

PARTY"
Speaker:

MAX SHACHTM AN
SATURDAY, May 26, 8 P.M.

at 1776 Pitkin Avenue, near Stone
Auspices : Spartacns Youth Club and
Communist League ot America.

Admission 15e

Wolinsky--

Bosses' Agent
The Wolinsky admiulstration

called a meeting of the Pocketbook

Makers on Monday, May 21st at the

Stuyvesant High School. At this

meeting ihe Joint Council gave a

report of the demands to be pre-

sented to the employers. When the

secretary read off the demands
which consisted : 1. A 36 hour week,

2. A ten percent increase in wages,

3. The employers should be kind

enough to increase employment 10%.
These demands were worked out by

the legal "advisor", the agent of the

bosses, the faker Wolinsky.

When the notorious traitor, Wol-
insky, was introduced to defend

these demands the workers gave

him a reception that he will not

soon forget. In a demagogic speech

Wolinsky spoke about Roosevelt's

NRA, Frances Perkins, and what
good things he is doing for the

pocket-book makers to make a na-

tional agreement with the employ-

ers.

A heated discussion followed on
the question of the 3(i-hcur week.

An amendment was made by David
Meyer of the Socialists and one of

the. progressives that our demands
should be a 35-lionr week instead

of 3(5. Diamond of tbe Rank and
File Committee made a substitute

motion for the 30-hour week. In

the discussion Matlin, Diamond,
David Meyer, Block, Galick spoke
for tbe 30-hour week, and con-

demned Wolinsky as an agent of

the bosses. Maltzer and Lubliner

supported Wolinsky for the 3fi-hour

week. It is interesting that the

Wolinsky gang interrupted each

speaker and tried to terrorize every

one who spoke against Wolinsky's

proposals.

The climax came when Wolinsky
was again introduced to defend the

36-hour week. A tumult which
lasted over an hour prevented Wol-
insky from speaking, as yells of

"betrayer", "traitor", ''sell-out"

were heard over the hall. The au-

dience was in an uproar, protesting

against the Wolinsky proposals, and
his sluggers were busy provoking

tights all over the hall in order to

cow and break the morale of the

protestors. This meeting and the

attitude of the workers present dem-
onstrated clearly that Wolinsky's

task of selilng out the interests of

the pocket-book makers would not

go uncontested by the rank and file

workers in the union. After the

audience was quieted down, a vote
was taken on the question of tbe
36-hour or 30-hour week. In spite

of terrorism, the Wolinsky proposal

for the 36-hour week received 444
votes, and the 30-hour proposal re-

ceived 304 votes, giving the Wolin-

sky gang the majority of 124 votes.

The crying need of the pocket-

book makers is a solid unity of all

the progressive forces in a single

block to fight the Wolinsky machine
and its Infamous policies.

—A POCKET-BOOK MAKER,

working class in their fight against

big capital.

It is true that Darrow and Tomp-
son, in a supplementary report, call

for the socialization of industry as

an alternative to the NRA. This

does not represent a left position.

It signifies a position, in which left

phrases cover the worst kind of

social reformist and' reactionary

ideas. Johnson, in his reply, cor-

rectly pointed out that the Darrow
position leads either to Communism
or Fascism. And correctly so. We
do not expect Darrow in his report

to specify which road he desires

after the NRA—Fascism or Com-
munism. We only point out that

those two roads are open. The
sloppy middle class report of the

Darrow committee which cannot
find space for the working class In

a hundred-thousand word criticism

of the NRA in no sense throws a

favorable light upon the committee.

A committee's report which criti-

cizes the NRA, which is against big

business and for the "little fellow"

and which, at the same time, speaks

of socialization as an alternative

but leaves out any reference to the

problems of the working class—such

a report can become a basis for the

worst kind of a middle class move-
ment to rally the workers "against

tiie trusts"

Pressure on the Workers
How any one can write a hun-

dred-thousand word document and
criticism and say so little about the

working class is a surprise to us.

For every ounqe of monopolistic

pressure against the little fellow

under the codes there is a ton of

pressure against the working class.

The fact t hat the Roosevelt New
Deal was so capable of putting over

it^ big business measures in the

name of the workers calls all the

more for an exposure of the clever

methods used under the NRA to

lower the standard of living of the
American workers, and to hold it

in check.

The expression of class antagon-
isms through the NRA has simpli-

fied the previously complicated
problem of the relation of economics
to politics and class interests. In

the past the ruling class had the

simple task of issuing every meas-
ure in the name of the "people".

They still do this, but before the
ink is dry on the new measures the

"j>eople" split up into struggling
classes.

Who is the NRA For?

The NRA is detrimental to the

working class. The NilA is also

detrimental to the middle class, as

Darrow points out. And, according

to some of the big fellows of the

Chamber of Commerce, the Manu-
facturers Association, the Steel As-

sociation, etc., the NRA is also de-

trimental to them. If this is the

case who is the NBA for?

Under the NRA the working class

received crumbs in order to restrain

them from taking more in strike

struggles and organization. Also,

the little fellow is being driven out

of business through the operation

of the codes. This much of the

problem is not so difficult to under-

stand. What confuses many is the

fact that monopolists also criticize

the NRA. Marx pointed out the

significance of such phenomena in

the last cenlury. Here we have a

striking confirmation of his analy-

sis. The conflict within the nation-

al ruling class is sharpening. There

is not only a contlict between im-

perialist nations. There is, likewise,

a struggle between groups of imper-

ialists within the nation. The
Uoosovelt group is in sharp conflict

with the Hoover group. Besides

this, other groups are struggling

for sectional control of the country

and of industries.

Finance Capital and the New Deal

The bitterest attacks on the NRA
have come from Ihe groups of finan-

cial capitalists, who are not on the

inside of the New Deai. They have

more foresight for Lheir own inter-

ests. This does not account for tbe

whole of their criticism. Much of

their criticism against the NitA has

only been leveled at Section Ta.

They know that tile precedents es-

tablished at the start will, to a

large extent, govern tbe whole un-

less labor can demand a change.

Therefore, they hammer away
against labor. They wsfut to give

as few crumbs as possible and, at

the same time, make a lot of noise

to cover up tbe increase of profits

rolling into them.

The Darrow report is speaking

for a section of the middle class and
small industrialists. The working
class mnSt use their criticism to

further expose the NRA. But the

workers must steur clear of Dar-

row, Nye and all of the other liberals

and social reformers.

—HUGO OEHLER.

Anti-Nazi Demonstration in N.Y.

A ill illtaut, shouting column of

workers and anti-Fascists, organ-
ized by the Communist League of
America and the Young People's
Socialist League, paraded for four
itours through the White "Way dis-

trict ot New York City Thursday
night, giving a militant answer to

the "Friends of New Germany"
meeting called in Madison Square
Garden to praise HItlerism. ,Within
the Garden were 20,000 Nazis and
their sympathizers ; outside 1,000
police of the "democratic" state
guarded the doors and streets. But
more than 1,200 New York workers
answered the threat Implied in that
meeting by a fine demonstration of
militancy.

A few days before the Nazi meet-
ing tbe Stalinist press- produced its

latest orientation on Fascism. Hav-
ing declared, on May 2, that Trot-
skyites are not an opposition to be
argued with but "class enemies to
be destroyed," the Stalinist Party
now ordered its followers to discuss
matters patiently with honest Fas-
cist rank-and- filers in order to win
them from their leaders. With this

notion as a basis, the Stalinists

made no counter-demonstration to
Thursday's Nazi meeting. Instead
it mobilized for a meeting at Coop-
er Union to listen to "Comrade"
Goldstein, one of tbe "honest, rank-
and-file" rabbis.

United Front In Action

Efforts made by the Communist
League to arrange a formal united

,front counter-demonstration through
the May Day arrangements commit-
tee fell through. The League there-
fore mobilized about 100 members
and sympathizers, including Spar-
tacus Youth Club members, at 8
o'clock on the evening of the Nazi
rally. A block from the Oardeu
the) joined with a group of about
100 Yipsels. The steering commit-
tees of both groups merged, the
united front or organizations thus
being forged in action on the street.

At a signal from the joint steer-

ing committee, the groups formed a
column, shouting "Down with Hit-
ler!" "Down with Fascist Terror?."
The effect wa^ instantaneous: b»-
fore the column began to marrfn
hundreds of workers on the sic e-
walk joined the line. Thus best in

the four-hour march. The column
wound up and down Broadwray,
west to the Garden and east again,
looping back and forth. Tbe streets

were lined with sympathetic crowds
including knots of Jewish Minute
Men whose leaders bad to restrain

them from answering calls to Join
the demonstration. Before the eve-
ning was over the column had
grown to more than 2,200.

Efforts to reach the sidewalk Just
outside the Garden failed. There'

were enough cops on hand to block

off all approaches.

The Stalinists were active in dis-

organisation work. An hour or so

after the march began a few of

them drifted into the column. The
steering commiltee, however, had
madje up its mind to go into Times

Squa.re for a meeting, and they

managed to prevent the Stalinists

from precipitating confusion and
disruption.

Meeting hi Times Square

Th e meeting in Times Square
iaste d about 40 minutes. Two Yip-

sels and one representative of the

A.W .P. spoke, as well as Carl Cowl
for the C.L.A. and Joseph Carter

for the Spartacus Youth Clubs.

The keywords of all the speakers

were the same : denunciations of

jFasci sm, condemnation of the Gar-

den rmeetinj; and of the police atti-

tude toward anti-Fascists, and
promulgation of the idea of the

unileel front of all workers' organ-

izations against Fascism. Carter

was iotndiy cheered when he voiced1

a protest against the persecutien of

Germii n revolutionists and the de-

portatiou from Holland to Germany
of the four German youth delegates

at tbe L&ren Conference

After having; fulled to disrupt the

demonstration a X.C.L. leader, Lar-

kin, asked for the floor at the meet-

ing. The steering committee gave

jit to him. He began to yell at the

top ot his voice about the Commu-
nist Party of Germany "which
fights bravely against Fascism and
against ;all Social-Fascist mislead-

ers of the workers". The crowd

—

"whfceh was now several thousand!

strong standing on a traffic island

in -the midst of Times Square—gave
hit a abo«t the loudest boo heard on
live White Way in years. It was so

sb arp and loud that Larkin lost

et >me of his impudence. The work-
e rs put him in his place very nicely.

The chairman, a Yipsel, wound
up by calling for the International.

—HARRY STRANG.
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STRIKE WAVE SWEEPS COUNTRY
General Strike Looms in Toledo
The state authorities of Toledo

are making plans lo establish mar-

tial law as the 110 unions affiliated

with the A. F. of L. prepare to

walk out in sympathy with the

Auto-Lite workers. G8 unions have

already voted for the general strike,

while the workers of the Toiedo

Edison Company and its subsidiar-

ies, the Defiance Light and Power
Company and Lake Shore Power
Company are scheduled to walk

out as we go to press. Toledo has

already recorded another page in

the history of splendid labor bat-

tles.

The strike which started at the

Electric Auto-Lite Company has
cost the lives of two workers while

over two hundred have been in-

jured. The bosses and the state

have used every meSfts at their dis-

posal to stem the growing militancy

of the workers. But the latter have

fought back tenaciously and un-

yieldingly. 31 workers have been

arrested and are on trial for violat-

ing an injunction against picketing

while others have been jailed on

other pretexts. This has not how-
ever weakened their fighting spirit

or solidarity. The repercussion of

the Toledo strike Is now being felt

from coast-to-eoast.

A wave of resentment against the

deceptions of the Roosevelt-NRA
administration is sweeping the

country. It is receiving its inspir-

ation from Minneapolis and Toledo.

In San Francisco, San Diego and
New Orleans striking longshoremen

are waging a militant struggle

against the brutal terror of the po-

lice. Two members of the Com-
munist League were arrested by
the police of San Francisco for dis-

tributing leaflets to the striking

longshoremen. The Amalgamated
Association of Iron, Steel, and Tin

Workers have decided upon a gen-

eral strike for June 15th. The
United Textile Workers of America
threaten a general strike which will

bring out 300,000 textile workers.

These are but the first rumblings of

the storm to come. iThe strikes are

taking on more and more of a po-

litical character as the workers
come in head-on collision with the

forces of the state.

Background of the Straggle

The events leading up to the

Toledo strike are as follows:

In June 1931, the Security-Home
Trust Company, which held the bulk

of the workers' savings, closed its

doors. The workers were left pen-

niless. Some of the executives' of

the bank were the very industrial-

ists who used the workers' money
to expand the auto-parts industry.

At the same time, three other im-

portant banks also closed their

doors, after, deceptively declaring

that a 60 day notice must precede

withdrawal of funds. The workers
and small business men were stuck

to the tune of 150 million dollars.

Significantly enough, these banks

were controlled by the interests

which directed the destinies of the

auto-parts industry in Toledo.

Moreover, O. O. Minlger, president

of the Auto-Lite Company, was a

prominent member of the director-

ates of these four closed banks. In

this strategic position he was able

to salvage enough funds from the

wreckage to keep his plants going.

As usual, the workers were left

holding the bag, which Miniger had
emptied.

This precipitated the gravest eco-

nomic crisis in the history of To-

ledo. Out of a population of 400,-

000, at least 100,000 workers had
to be fed and clothed from relief

funds. In 1932, the jobless and

moneyless workers had to stand' In

line like beggars asking for «
handout. Miniger had stolen their

money. The bank crash had closed

most of the factories, leaving them

jobless.

Jtiots broke out among the un-

employed because of the inadequacy

and Inferior quality of the food.

The workers were getting restive

under the whip -of hunger. They
were losing all hope.

Tricked by Labor Board

A brief strike In February was
ended by a truce agreement with

the Regional Labor Board. This

provided that both sides should

negotiate the demands of the union,

w^ich included a twenty percent

wage increase, a closed shop, better

working conditions, recognition of

the union, seniority rights, and no

dIscriminatlor> against union em-
ployees. The Regional Labor Board
succeeded In sending the workers

back to their Jobs pending a settle-

Consequently thement.

found themselves tricked because
nothing came of the negotiations.

About five weeks ago the issue

again came to a head. The workers,

organized into the Automotive Fed-
oral Union, declared a second' strike.

Again the workers insisted that the

bosses accede to their demands.
The company refused. Instead It

continued operations with strike-

breakers. The aroused workers

went into action. They stormed the

factory.

One striker, looking up at the

broken windows of the plant, re-

marked: "They wanted an open 1

shop—well, now they have It."

Then the National Guard was called

in.

When the union organizer, Tho-
mas J. Ramsey, attempted to re-

strain the workers, he was shoved

aside. "To hell with the soldiers.

Let's drive them out of town." Otto

Brach, secretary of the Central

Labor Union, bewailed the fact

that he "could not do anything to

control the boys now."

No Delay on the General Strike!

The bosses answered the demands
of the workers with tear and vomit

gas. National Guardsmen, private

detectives, thugs, special guards,

police, and the most brutal reign

of terror. And Gorernor White
who was on a fishing trip stated

that he would use the "entire force

of the state ... to insure life and
property". At the same time the

Auto-Lite company, which pays Its

workers even below the miserable

NRA scale, announced that it will

distribute Its regular dividend of

$71,000 to preferred stock holders.

The immediate" need of the mo-

ment is to intensify and develop the

struggle. The strike-breaking role

of the Labor Board and its multi-

millionaire agent Charles P. Taft,

the son of the late president, must

be exposed. No illusion must be

workers; harbored as to the role of "media-

tors" and "arbitrators". The
splendid example of the role the

women played in the Minneapolis

strike must be utilized. The delay

in calling sympathetic strikes plays

into the hands of the bosses. The
militants should press for immediate

action from the Central Labor
Council so that every labor union

in the city of Toledo takes Its stand

with their striking brothers. The
A. F. of L. bureaucracy must not be

(Continued on page 4)
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Union Recognition Gained By
Militant Minneapolis Battles

Victory is an Inspiration to Workers Everywhere
Minneapolis, May 39. The Driv-

ers' strike conducted by General
Drivers Union, No. i>74 was settled

on the basis of recognition of the

union, unconditional reinstatement

of all strikers and agreement to

arbitrate the demands for wages

THE itiriT Of THE CLUE EAGLE

Ity JAMES P. CANNON

and hours. Employers had previ-

ously granted substantial wage in-

creases in the attempt to head off

the strike and avoid recognizing

and dealing with the union. The
union is now presenting demands
for further increases. Out of the

sis thousand men involved in the

strike, only a few isolated cases of

attempted discrimination had been

reported to the union since the

seitlement of the strike three days
ago. The niajorily of these men
have already been reinstated on de-

mand of the union.

Last night's general membership
meeting was a rousing affair. Thou-

sands of newlyi organized workers,

the majority of whom never be-

longed to a union before, crowded
the big strike headquarters to hear
reports on the execution of the

settlement', and further plans to

strengthen and consolidate the un-

ion. The speeches of union leaders,

Brown, Skoglimd, and Dunne, re-

Heated the spirit of the crowd and
every appeal for continued militan-

cy and vigilance was cheered to the

echo.

The spirit of victory and achieve-

ment was in the air, although no
attempt had been made by the

leadership to exaggerate the gains

ot the first battle. Recognition of

the union, which, in the language
of the Minneapolis striker, means
"protection" of his job, is regarded

as a great achievement for a new
union. The workers are determined
to hold on to this achievement.

And it is quire clear that the

Longshoremens* Strife Ties Up

Pacific Coast Ports

Maritime commerce on the Pacific

Coast is almost entirely paralyzed

by the longshoremen strike. It be-

gan with 12,000 men out and has

since swelled to 25,000 with several

other unions having Joined the

walk-out.

A splendid testimony to the soli-

darity of the strike and. the support

it receives from other workers was
given by the longshoremen's parade

on Sunday, May 12th, in San Fran-

cisco. Five thousand strikers

marched up Market Street and not

less than 12,000 took part In the

demonstration in the Civil Center.

League militants have taken their

place on the firing line in the San
Francisco Bay District. A couple

of them hold the most responsible

strike posts, while the whole mem-
bership gives Its sympathetic sup-

port.

All along the ports on the coast

the employers are making special

preparations to attempt to suppress

the strike by force. The Oakland

chief of police, Bodie Wallman has

issued orders to all subordinates

that the docks are to be 'kept clear

of strikers and that any demonstra-

tions are to be met with force suf-

ficient to quell it promptly. For this

purpose he has sworn in numerous
special police. They are given in-

structions on how to suppress

strikes. Special supplies of tear

gas bombs have been obtained. In

Seattle Mayor John P. Dore has

given orders to his police depart-

ment to take full charge of the

docks in an effort to save the per-

ishable cargoes which are rotting in

ships' holds. In the Los Angeles

area 500 uniformed policemen, rad-

io officers and detectives are pa-

trolling the water front daily with

instructions to protect property.

That means, of course, to prevent

mass picketing , and suppress all

other strike activities. Several ef-

forts have been made along the

coast by the employers, through

their mediation board, to take over

the regular! union hiring halls.

Two members of the League,

Eloise Booth and Florence Wyle,

were arrested last week for leaflet

distribution when the San Fran-

sisco police, attempted to crush the

longshoremen's picket line. Under

police protection th\ Pacific Steam-

ship Company tried to employ scabs

on pier 18. Tear gas, bombs, pistols

and sawed -off shot guns were

brought into play. The several

thousand strikers defended their

right to a union and fought back

In splendid fashion. They suffered

several casualties; but four police-

men also had to receive hospital

treatment. The militancy amongst
the workers remain unabated as

the strike enters its third week.

The ' Red Issue Enters the Strike

The coast wise strike of the In-

ternational Longshoremen's Associ-

ation (I.L.A.) here Is well along in

its third week with the workers

holding the line firmly at every

point except San Pedro and San

Diego where the strike is only par-

tially successful.

The Associated Press reports In-

dicate that there are 80 ships tied

up in San Francisco, in San Pedro

28 ships are tied up and in Portland

26. All ships in Seattle and Tacoma
are tied up.

On May the 21st, Mr. J. S. Mail-

Hard, the president of the San
Francisco Chamber of Commerce,
issued a red baiting statement In an

effort to win the support of the

workers away from the striie. This

effort on the part of the Chamber of

Commerce to drag a red herring

across) the trail of the strike was
very effectively answered when the

Masters, mates and pilots, the Sail-

ors Union of the Pacific, the Marine

Cooks and Stewards, the Marine

Firemen and* Watertenders togeth-

er with several other unions made
good their strike vote by walking

off the ships, and issuing a joint

statement that they supported and
approved of the strike and would

cooperate with the Longshoremen
and teamsters already out.

General Strike the Answer if

Troops Are Called Out
In the state of Washington the

mayors ot several jerkwater Inter-

ior towns demanded that the Gov-

ernor call out the militia. The
unions in Tacoma and Seattle reit-

erated their former position taken

(Continued on P«*e 2)

CommunistLeague

MakesNew Gains

On Pacific Coast

Comrades Caesar Booth, Eloise

Booth, Victor and Eugene Peterson,

fresh from their struggle against

the bureaucracy of the Stalinist

party, continue their splendid Strug-

gle by having become members of

the San Francisco branch of the

Communist League. Expelled from
the party on the routine Stalinist

trumped-up charges, these revolu-

tionary workers did not cease in

their activity as fighters In the class

struggle. The most amusing phase

of the shameful expulsion of these

comrades was the charge of white

chauvinism. But the actual fact

that three of the most active Negro
comrades were expelled together

with them, mainly because the lat-

ter stubbornly opposed
j
such a

frame-up as well as being firm in

their opposition to the local bu-

reaucracy, has heen concealed.

With the joining of these com-

rades who have demonstrated their

value to the revolutionary move-

ment by their work, and are

known to many other members of

the Communist Party, the San
Francisco unit is well on the way
to becoming a serious factor in mass
work.

District No. 13, cracked up to be

the strongest section of the Stalin-

ist party in America, is in a process

of disintegration. Reports are pre-

valent that the Sacramento and

Stockton units are violently shaken

by this new wave of expulsions and

from all indications more is to fol-

low. The position of the Communist
League is becoming more clear a nd

as it does so to the party member-
ship the inexorable axe claims a

few more heads.

Under the banner of the League
these new members remain at their

posts in the class struggle. They
carry on with renewed inspiration,

ready to meet all sacrifices this

may entail. Comrade Eloise Booth

has already received her baptism
under the new banner as she was
arrested together with Florence

Wyle distributing League leaflets to

the striking longshoremen.

IF THE NUMBER ON YOUR
WKAPPER IS 228 OR SMALLER,
YOUB MILITANT SUB HAS
EXPIRED AND SHOULD BE BE
NEWED WITHOUT DELAY.

At the Minneapolis City Market

The Battle of Deputy Run'
3

From the inception of the organ-

ization work in connection with the

General Drivers strike, it was cor-

rectly estimated that our strategic

position was the so-called central' seemed that it was hardly touched.

market place. This takes in an area

of approximately six square blocks.

It is bounded on Iho one whole side

by the railroad tracks, which are

the team tracks where practically

all of the market produce is un-

loaded.

In concentrating on the market,

we were guided by the fact that the

food situation, especially at this

time of the year, was the real point

to attack. At the start of the strike

this strategy was not so apparent.

But on the second and third days, it

became plainly visible that the per-

ishable food supply was running

low and that the market bosses

were going to attempt some drastic

action to move their perishable

foods.

Through our connections in the

market houses it was learned that

on Saturday morning mere was to

be a concerted effort to make de-

liveries. The strike committee held

a conference and it was decided

that we would relieve some of our

forces from positions where there

was not so much activity and hold

(hem in reserve. It developed that

although we had a little skirmish

on that day that a serious threat

was not made for any wholesale

delivery.

The Battle of "Deputies Run"
The market situation was

watched closely and, after waiting

for Sunday and Monday to pass, we
learned through unquestionable

sources, that the big offensive was
to be made Tuesday about eleven

o'clock. This information was re-

ceived about midnight Monday. Im-

mediate action became compulsory.

"Concentrate the Pickets", was the

slogan. "Cruising squads" of pick-

ets weio dispatched, motorcycle rid-

ers roared out, street car motormen
and conductors on the owl cars car-

ried the word to our pickets at out-

lying points, telephones and other

messengers were utilized for the

mobilization of every available

picket.

Soon the outlying positions were
deserted except for a skeleton pick-

et Une. The pickets came pouring
in to strike headquarters, thousands

of the tired but eager fighters, an*

xious to defend their rights with
their lives if necessary. Tons of

food had been prepared and was
waiting for these fighters; but it

so anxious were these workers for

the job to be done.

No raised voices ; no milling

;

quietly questioning each other:

'Where do we go? When do we
start?" The word goes from the

dispatcher to the microphone an-

nouncer in the big strike headquar-
ters: "Start moving"! Then trucks

lined up. Noiselessly they were
pushed into place. Next order

:

"Fill the trucks"! Like one man
these eager lighters filled the trucks

to capacity.

In code the drivers only were
given the destination. "Move out!"

Motors roared and in an instant

three hundred pickets were on their

way to a destination, unknown
then, that was to make new history

for* the American workers.

Adjacent to the market and on
one of the border streets, Labor
Headquarters is located. Into this

hall holding about two thousand
men our pickets were concentrated.

A skeleton patrol was sent to patrol

the market streets and to report

any move to start delivery. Word
quickly comes back: hundreds of

special deputies, special police and.

harness bulls armed with clubs and'

guns, squad cars of police with
sawed of? shot guns and vomiting
gas. Quietly the pickets patrolled

the streets, curiosity seekers hurling

curses at the hired strikebreakers.

A truck starts to move, our pickets

jump to the running boards and de-

mand that the scab driver stop. A
hired slugger raises his club and
slashes at a picket. Down the pick-

et drops as if dead. The fight is on.

Phone rings at the concentration

hall : "Send the reserves !" Order-

ly, but almost as if by magic, the
hall is emptied. The pickets are

deployed by their leaders to sur-

round the police and sluggers. The
police raise their riot guns but the

workers ignore and rush through
them. "Chase ouS the hired slug-

gers", Is their battle cry. The
riowardly sluggers take to their

heels and run. The police and
strikers use their clubs freely.

Many casualties on both sides. The
workers have captured the market!

—A STRIKER,

bosses, after the experiences of the

10-duy battle, are not anxious for

another fight soon. This has been
shown particularly by the readiness

of the individual bosses to meet
with the union officials and adjust

any claims of discrimination in re-

hiring the strikers. It is further
shown in the absence up to date of
any threat of persecution of the un-

ion leaders for the casualties that
resulted from the strike battles. A
stern warning that any such at-

tempt will bring the workers into

action again was sounded at last

night's meeting and brought a roar

of approval from the workers.

The militancy of the drivers'

strike is known to the world. The
efficiency of its organization and
iho quality of its leadership—which
released this mighty wave of rank
and file militancy with such telling

effect—is also acknowledged on all

sides in Minneapolis.

The prestige of General Drivers
Union, No. 574, and the group of
militants at its head, is on the

heights. There is little doubt that

(hey will be a force for still greater

accomplishments in wider circles of

the labor movement. The strike

brought a shower of telegrams from
workers' organizations and numer-
ous invitations to the men at the
head of "574" to come to other lo-

calities

paigns.

to lead organizing cam-

How
Was

the Strike

Organized

Minneapolis, May 28.—The; cour-

age and determination so effectively

displayed by the striking Minneapo-
lis truck drivers and helpers has
proven conclusively that the Amer-
ican working class is very well
equipped to fight their exploiters.

It only remains for a proper lead-

ership to come to the front In the
entire labor movement and guide
these dynamic forces to victory.

ThK striking truck drivers and
helpers were suffering from econo-

mic adversity but their condition
was no different from that of other

workers in the United States. These
men were simply a representative

cross-section of the American work-
ing class. The abilities which they

brought into play are lying dormant
in every group of American work-
ers.

Every effort was made by the
leaders to give these natural abili-

ties an opportunity to come to the

surface. No stone was left un-
turned in the attempt to do thlB.

Something more than numbers Is

required on the picket line. The
men must feel that their efforts are
well spent, that they are a part of

a smoothly functioning machine,
that they can successfully hold

every position they win. To stimu-
late and justify this confidence the
leaders must perfect a thorough
organization and all preparations

must be carefully checked to the
most minute detail. That was done
in Minneapolis.

The Details of Organization

A large garage about 400 feet

wide and a block long was seleeted

(o serve as the headquarters for the
Minneapolis strike. A large sign

was painted across the front of the
building announcing that this was
the strike headquarters. Supple-
mentary field headquarters were set

up at points where it would prove
necessary to concentrate a sizeable

force for mass picketing. At the
main headquarters a stage was
erected and a loud-speaker system
installed to he used in dispatching

of pickets and in addressing meet-
ings.

A commissary department requir-

ing a personnel of 35 was set up and
maintained" throughout the strike.

A special service and repair depart-
ment was provided and a crew of

12 mechanics well equipped with
tools, were busily engaged in keep-
ing the cars and trucks of the pick-

ets in good running order. Special
arrangements were made to secure
gasoline and to obtain tire rejwlr
service.

A flrst-aia station was established

at the headquarters through the

(Continued on Page 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Longshoremen Strike All

PaciHc Ports

A Professor Speaks

I>r. Luther Harr, Professor of

Finance, University of Pennsylvan-

ia, unloads the following: "Business

can not pay higher wages because

they can not dispose of goods at a

profit. On the other hand the la-

boring population can not under-

stand why they should go hungry

when there is too much to eat.

Therefore both should get together

in order to get purchasing power

into the hands of the consumer.'

The House of Zion has a saner

Tlew. They claim that: "Prosperity

will not return until the Prince of

Heaven rides out from a cloud on

« white horse." The old time boys

who tried to lift themselves by the

boot straps should he around today.

They'd1 qualify for the ' 'lirain

Trust".

• • • *

Democracy and the T.U.U.L.

When William Quesse, organizer

and head of the Chicago Flat Jan-

itors Union, died be left a will in

which the union leadership was as-

signed to Alderman Oscar Nelson

oa condition that he give up poli-

tics. The rank and file had no say

In the matter but at least they did

know how the successor was chosen

and who chose him. In the T.U.

U.L., Novelty Workers Local the

situation is different. Officials take

charge of meetings, delegates are

sent to various conferences, etc. but

who elects them or when, is a se-

cret that the rank-and-file are not

allowed In on. Stalinist bureau-

crats of the T.U.U.L. out-distance

the late "Big Tim"' Murphy of the

Chicago Gas Workers in their con-

tempt for the union membership.
• » * *

The "Higher Strategy" of Stalin

"Strong governments" has always

been the cry of reactionaries. To
And the Ambassador of the Soviet

Union echoing that cry is indeed

amazing. Speaking at the Ameri-

can-Russian Society for Cultural

Relations, Troyanovsky stated : "It

is not Mauchukuo but China that

is troublesome and what will settle

It I do not know. A stronger cen-

tral government of China, of course,

but what else, 1 do not know." The
Soviet Consul in New York, ex-

plaining why he settled in Ruth B,

Pratt's palatial home said : "Had
we taken headquarters in the

workers' section, the statement

would be made 'that's Just what

was expected from the U.S.S.R.' ".

So Stalin fools Ibem. The capital-

ists expected the German Communist
Party to fight, they capitulated.

They expected Troyanovsky to sup-

port Soviet China, he speaks for a

stronger Chiang Kai Chek. They

expected Lltvinov to denounce cap-

italist disarmament conferences as

a cover for war preparations, in-

stead he supports them. Roosevelt

Is hailed as a friend of peace, Stalin

re-echoes the cry.

* • * *

Police Brutality

The police whose hatting average

against gangsters approaches zero

are very efficient when It comes to

beating up unemployed men and

women. Their brutal attack on

Mrs. Rose Lechay last week caused

even hardened press reporters to

protest. We haven't heard of the

Grand Jury, which became so in-

dignant about the lack of police

clubs in the tail strike, taking any

action on the several recent exam-
ples of police brutality, nor do we
expect that they will. Grand Jur-

ies like the Chairman of Utilities

Commission have a keen sense for

property rights and keen ears for

Jingle of the thirty pieces of silver,

t * • •

Strikers vs, "Labor Lenders"

The belly-crawling attitude of the

leaders of labor like Green, Hillman

and Lewis, etc. in support of the

Roosevelt Administration is in glar-

ing contrast to the courage and

readiness to struggle of the work-

ers of America as shown in Toledo

and Minneapolis. The leaders sup-

port the Wagner Bill which legal-

izes the open shop. The Toledo

strikers battling scobs and the uni-

formed strike-breakers of the Na-

tional Guard, stand before the Auto-

Lite factory with its windows shat-

tered to bits and shout "You wanted

the open shop, well, you've got it

now." What have they in common
with the paunchy, Baptist betrayer

of Labor, Bill Green?
* • • •

Roosevelt, the Friend of Labor

All labor and social legislation

introduced into the present session

of Congress ranks with the "For-

gotten Man", as the following re-

port from the Post would Indicate.

"It has become apparent that House
and Senate leaders, with the back-

ing of the White House, have de-

cided to put over until the next

session all labor and social legisla-

tion which is not considered imme-

diately necessary. The thirty-hour

wpeJr, unemployed insurance and

old age pensions, all embodied in

pending bills are to he delayed.

. . . The Wagner bill owes its re-

rived chances solely to the Toledo

riots." —BILL.

(Continued from pa«« 1)

when Mayor Dore of Seattle asked

for the' troops before, that if the

troops were ordered out then all

organized labor w,ould call a gen-

eral strike in all industries.

Assistant Secretary of Labor Ed-

ward F. McGrady who still smells

of his betrayal of the Detroit auto

workers, Joined the Chamber of

Commerce lu its effort to drag a red

herring into the issue. He has been

sent out here in an effort to arbi-

trate tiie strike or as he quaintly

puts it, conciliation having failed

we must now try arbitration.

The I. L. A. members have had

their belly full of arbitration al-

ready and are determined that their

officers shall not sell them out.

They refuse to permit these officers

to make any settlement until the

membership has had a chance to

pass upon the agreement.

Bosses Want Job Control for

Company Union

The Union's demands are the 30-

hour week, $1 an hour and JOB
CO-NTKOL. The ship owners have

indicated a willingness to concede

the first two but they demand that

ihe company union composed of

strikebreakers, steamship officials,

scabs, stool pigeons and similar

rats shall have at least fitly percent

of the jolj control. When job con-

iroi was divided between the two

organizations by conciliation a few
weeks ago the I. L. A. members
found themselves discriminated

against on every Job both as indi-

viduals and as an organization. If

the I.L.A. had not had one hundred
percent of the longshoremen with

them so that the ship owners could

not get workers through their com-

pany union the I.L.A- would have

been driven out of existence. For

rhis reason the I.L.A. refuses to

compromise the issue of Job control.

For the same reason the ship own-

ers refuse to budge an inch on the

same question.

In addition to endeavoring to

drag the red issue into the situation

the ship owners are making threats

to declare a month's shipping holi-

day and not move an ounce of

freight in this time. They are also

offering bribes to various unions.

For example, when the Southern

Pacific ferry workers started a

strike vote the owners immediately

restored one half of the five percent

cut which all railroad workers re-

ceived about a year ago. These
workers while not railroad workers

work on boats owned and operated

by the Southern Pacific Kailroad.

Thousands of strikers and sympa-

thizers marched in the funeral pro>

cession of Parker who was , mar-

deved by the San Pedro police when
21 other workers were shot down
while picketing the docks in San

Pedro.

—FRED CRIQCE.

In the fall of 1933, when the wave
of union organization spread over

the entire country, the activization

of a small group of progressive

workers brought about the 100%
organization of the longshoremen in

the International Longshoremen's

Association.

In April, 1954, the longshoremen
were ready for a strike, but upon
the direct request of Roosevelt, the

i.L.A: submitted its demands to a
mediation, board and negotiations

were opened between the longshore-

men and the steamship operators

—

but at all times the steamship oper-

ators refused to concede to any of

the demands of the longshoremen.

The members of the International

Longshoremen's Association learned

from this lesson. Not around tables

and in committee meetings will the

workers win their demands. Only
through a militant flght will they

be able to force the bosses to rec-

ognize their union.

—F. WYLE.

Picnic June 24th
The New York L6eal o£ the Com-

munist League of America arranged
for a picnic to greet the appearance
of the New International, our the-

oretical organ. This picnic will

take place at Zedler's Grove, a beau-
tifully situated place amidst the

finest woodland on the western
side of the Bronx ltiver between
Mount Vernon and Bronxville, with

a dominating view of the beautiful

Bronx Valley. IVe are making
every effort to make this the larg-

est and most entertaining affair the

League has ever held. This will

include a program of entertain-

ment, dancing in an open-air pavil-

ion, us welt as out-door sports, and
competing baseball guinea.

Directions for reaching the picnic

grounds are very simple. Take (he

White Plains Road 241st St., Lex-
ington Ave. Subway or Elevated to

the last stop, where Zedler's Grove
busses will take you to the picnic

grounds. The admission to this

picnic will be 25c, no extra charge
for ilancing or other amusements.
Tickets are available at our city

office and headquarters of the var-

ious branches.

On the Political Scene

In Mexico
THE ELECTORAL CAMPAIGN

The presidential elections iu

Mexico are rapidly approaching.

Five candidates are in the field rep-

resenting five different classes or

sections of a class.

Representing the feudal clerical

reaction, f;ir to the right is Valen-

zuela, candidate of the anti-reelee-

tkmists. These sigh for the glories

of Hie days of l'oitirio Diaz, and
are deadly enemies of the few rights

gained by t lie workers and peons

during the revolution.

The capitalist elements who are

.on Ihc outs with the Party in power
arc represented by Yilhireal, can-

didate of the Confederation of Op-

IHKiftiori Parties.

Faithful servants to Yankee im-

perialism and the big native capital-

ists, and under tile guidance of one

of the wealthiest men in Mexico,

(.'alles, (he Parlido Nacional ltevo-

luciomirio bus for its candidate

THE STRIKE IN THE BAY
DISTRICT

With the shooting of three strik-

ers, with mobilization of more po

lice on the already massed police

lines on the waterfront, and with

the opening up of a vicious "Red-

scare" campaign, the strike of 3,000

longshoremen in the San Francisco

Bay District swings into the third

week of militant struggle. It is

reminiscent of the splendid flght of

the 1019 strike, one long remember-

ed by scabs and bosses.

Previous to 1919, the Internation-

al Longshoremen's Association rep-

resented the men on the waterfront.

During the strike of 1919, acting

under orders from the steamship

employers, a small group of fore-

men formed what was known as the

"Harmony Club". Out of this club

grew the union that has been sup-

posedly representing the men for

the pas," fourteen yeirs, known as

the "Blue Pook" unlo.i

When it was first organized, this

Blue Book union stated that no

man could work on the waterfront

without sanction first being given

by one of these bosses. Also at

that time many bona fide longshore-

men were eliminated from the wat-

erfront, for their activities in the

I.L.A. and many of these men hare
never since been allowed to work
on the waterfront. From Its incep-

tion, the rules of the Blue Book
have made unbearable the condi-

tions of the workers. No system

of hiring or dispatching of working
crews was had. The men would

come down to the waterfront at 6

A.M. and wait many hours and days

before they could find out whether

or not there would be work for

them. And at that, when there was
work, it was given to a select few
who would work sometimes 36
hours steady and the rest of the

men would hare to be content with

from 2 to 18 hours a week work.

Under the Blue Book company un-

ion system, the work was speeded

up to such an extent, that cargo

that would take 40 hours to dis-

charge normally was done In half

that time. Grievances of the work-

ers brought to the Blue Book onion

were immediately turned over to the

Steampship operators and these men
tired. Such discrimination was a

common practice.

National Tour Finds League Advancing
For the first time since its form-

ation, the Communist League has

been able to organize a successful

national tour which actually took

a representative ot the National

Committee from one end of the

country to another. Canada includ-

ed. Up until now, the farthest

west we had ever penetrated was
Minneapolis and Kansas City. Con-

nections with Communist militants

had indeed been established on the

West Coast before, but in most of

thu western localities no public

meeting of our organization had
yet been held. Now, as a result of

the systematic pioneer work that

has been effected, together with the

tightening up of (he organization

which the speaking tour of comrade

Shachtman helped to produce, it is

established that outside of the

official Communist and Socialist

parties, the Communist League of

America is the only one of the rad-

ical groups which can lay claim to

a truly national organization, to a

very solid framework of one at the

very least. Our movement is no

longed confined to the eastern and
central part of the United StateB.

In virtually every city that was

visited, the estimates of the local

comrades were that this time the

public meetings were the largest

ever held by the League. In some

places the mass meetings were any-

where from two to three to four

times as large as those organized

several years ago during the first

national tour organized for Shacht-

man. This feature oi the tour not

only bespoke the growing organiz-

ational strength and iniiuence of the

League, but especially the keen in-

terest of increasing numbers of

workers in the slogan raised by us

for a new Communist party and a

new International, the problem

which was dealt with most promin-

ently at practically every one of the

meetings.

League Views Receive Serious

Attention

Another striking feature of the

tour was the obvious fact that

among the class conscious militants

at least the views of the Communist
League are regarded with the ut-

most attention and growing sympa-

thy, in contrast with our first tour

meetings, where the audiencfe was
for the most part composed of cur-

iosity seekers who wondered what

the "Trotskyists" have to say

about themselves. The interest of

the audiences, their highly repre-

sentative quality, the questions

asked and the discussion which al-

ways followed, revealed this time

that the ideas of the League have

taken deep root wherever we have

been able to penetrate with our or-

ganization and literature.

The Chicago mass meeting was

typical In this respect. Where some

years ago we spoke only to a nar-

row circle of our own sympathizers,

this time there were over 250 work-

ers present, with representatives of

virtually every trend and current

in the radical movement. One after

another they took the floor to speak

for their respective standpoints as

against that ot the League. The

national chairman of the Young
People's Socialist League, the Stal-

inists, the Lovestoneites, the S.L.P.,

the United Workers Party and its

broken-off minority, the I.W.W., the

Proletarian Party, the anarchists

—

all of them sought to counter the

offensive of the League at the best

meeting we ever held in Chicago.

(This time, by the way, the Stalin-

ist hoodlums did not make the ef-

forts to break up the meeting that

tbey tried at Comrade Swabeck's

meetings a few months previously.

The burnt child fears no hooligan-

ism ; he is too well prepared for

that!)

S. P. Members Attend Meetings

Another significant feature of

the meetings was the almost uni-

versal contacts we have established

with militant revolutionists in the

Socialist Party and the Young
People's Socialist League. There
was hardly a single city where they

were not substantially represented

at tlie meeting. In Southern Illi-

nois meetings, it was largely to So-

cialist militants that we fcpoke —
revolutionists to the core who are

ready to fight (mid side by side

with us!) for a genuinely Marxian
movement. In St. Louis, the local

branch of the Young People's So-

cialist, league voted to call off its

own meeting and come down in a

body to help defend our mass meet-

ing from a rumored possible attack

by (he Stalinists. In Waukegan,
Illinois, the meeting was held under

the auspices of the latest branch of

rhc League, organized by the bulk

of the members (all the young and
active ones) of what was three

months ago the local branch of th#

Socialist party.

The Stalinist Tarty in Decline

Our progress with the official

Communist party lias not come to

a halt either. In Winnipeg, San
Francisco anil the Bay District, Salt

Lake City, Plentywood (Montana),

and elsewhere, our branches are

made up largely of comrades whom
we have only yesterday won over

to our side, or else the contacts es-

tablished yesterday, who will be in

brunches tomorrow. The shocking

state of the C. P. is clearly revealed

by a visit to the principal cities

from coast to coast. Tens of thou-

sands come to its demonstrations

—

gratifying proof tilat great num-
bers of American workers are not

frightened back by Communism but

are ready to support it militantiy.

But into the official C. P.?—No
siriee ! And when they do go in,

they are again in less time than

it takes to tell. Bad as are the

official reports of C. P. membership
fluctuation, they are still far from
telling the whole story. Another

aspect of the C. P. which really

deserves more extensive comment
and analysis, is -the growing ratio

of slum-proletarian elements in its

composition'—the elements it can

always count upon for tough-guy

tactics against what they know
least about : ''Trotskyism"

In total, four efforts were made
by the Stalinists to break up meet-

ings on the road. In Youngstown,

on the first night where Shachtman
spoke on the Roosevelt program,

the two young Stalinist commissars
present profanely thundered that

this was the last meeting the coun-

ter-revolutionary Trotskyists would
hold in the city. We invited them
to mobilize full force for the meet-

ing next night, and to come down
and try to brea k it up as they

threatened. With the invitation we
extended them a promise of a free

lesson in workers' democracy. They
came—30 strong, the full Party and
y.C.L. mobilization ( Youngstown
was once 200 strong in the C. P.)—
the next night when Shachtman
was to talk on the new party. But
our comrades from Newcastle
(where an excellent meeting had
been held two nights before) came
down to Youngstown, including in

their detachment one boxing in-

structor and one amateur boxer.

Luzaro Cardenas. This party has

resorted to an intensified campaign
of demagogy in an attempt to win
favor among the proletariat and
peasantry. They have inaugurated

it minimum salary of 1 and 1.50

pesos a day, (but try and get it).

They have established as a platform

a six-year plan which attempts to

promise the workers some gain—in
the future, of course—at the same
time not alarming the imperialists.

Amid a blare of trumpets, many
headlines and much speech-making
Siiey have proceeded, to give a few
hectares of land to some of the

landless peasants, carefully not

touching tiie large estates.

The I'. X. It. is undoubtedly the

party now favored by Wall Street

as best fitted to insure the necessary

super-profits and making possible

an ever-greater field of investment

lor; unemployed capital. Both the

nnti-reelectionists and the opposi-

tion to the P.N.R. grovel in the

dust, proclaiming themselves to be

much more efficient servants of

Yankee imperialism than the P.N.R.

The petty-bourgeoisie, repulsed by

Cnllismo, has adopted a pseudo-

socialism, centered around the Left

Socialist Party with its candidate,

Tcjeda. Thousands of workers have
been swung into this current.

Meanwhile, tiie majority of work-
ers follow the line of the non-poli-

tical leaders of the unions, Lornbar-

do Toledano and Peraz Medina.

Thanks to tiie work of these lead-

ers the workers have virtually de-

serted the field of politics, showing
such apathy that it is only by dint

of much fireworks, and much
"pulque" that meetings held in

workers' neighborhoods are partial-

ly filled. And the toilers of the

land, lacking a real party of the

proletariat, with whom to form a
lighting alliance, are choosing be-

tween Tejeda and Cardenas.

The Bloc of Workers and Peas-

ants, Stalinist-directed, has for its

candidate Laborde. The Bloc Is

more tiian a mere manuever to

evade the capitalist repression and
the fact that the C. P. is illegal. It

is in essence an opportunist sectar-

ian farmer-labor party, a two class

party.

The Communist Internationalists

MARCH OF
EVENTS

up on the skid road and out of the

missions and stewpots, and who
didn't know what it was all about

except that they were supposed to

break up our meeting in Boyle

freights—sought in vain to tatter

their way through our guard of

eight coiiii-iides, was that the C. P.

did succeed in welding together a

united front of virtually every other

radical organization in the city, de-

termined to help us defend our

right to meet and speak. -Another

result: two C P. sympathizers

joined the League on the very same
night thai the Stalinists disrupted

our meeting, that is, when they

were substituting for Mr. "Red"
Ilyues' notorious "Red Squad".

Once more in Salt Luke City.

The orderly and excellent meeting

of 100 workers was suddenly dis-

rupted by a gang of several, score

hoodlnmo led by (and carefully

surrounding) Paul Crouch, C. P.

organizer. The meeting was broken

up by them, it is true. The three

mi-uniformed Silver Shirts who
were present simply sat back in

their scats at the rear ot the hall

and grinned with tiie utmost satis-'of Mexico have decided to support

faetion at the sight of their own
specific work being done for them,

gratis, by the Stalinists who supple-

ment their criminal disruption of

"Trotsky is t meetings" by leaving

Silver Shirt meetings unmolested.

Their courage was of course height-

ened by the fact that they outnum-
bered our comrades twenty to one.

We did, however, adjourn to a
meeting place furnished by a sym-
pathizer, where a smaller, but more
sympathetic, audience attended.

Result: a good deal o£ liberal (and
by the way, the C. P. depends to

an increasing extent upon liberal

and frieud-of-Russia support) and
working class support was surgi-

cally cut away from the Stalinists

and transferred to us.

Excellent Recruits for the League

In Davenport, the ingenious Stal-

inists kept telephoning the owner of

tiie hall we had engaged, day in

and day out for a week before the

meeting. The burden of their ano-

nymous calls was that if we were
allowed to hold the meeting, some-
body would see to it that the place

was wrecked in a jight. It Is hard
to get a hall in Davenport for a
radical meeting, and it was only by
scurrying nbont madly that we
were finally able ut the last minute
to get another meeting place, after

the owner of ihe hall first engaged
broke the contract with us out of

fear of a riot. Even here a small

gang of swaggering Stalinists came
tip with the intention of showing
the Trotskyists what's what. They
disappeared in "ii inexplicable hurry
when one of our sympathizers from
Molino came to the door and asked
them sharply what they intended to

do. The sympathizer weigtis 250
pounds.

With these exceptions, the Stalin-

ists at< the meetings everywhere
listened attentively and for the
most part with a comradely spirit

even when they disagreed with our
standpoint. Many of them will yet

be heard from, especially in the
western parts of the country, where

Twenty non-League members, So- w« llave barely scratched the sur-

face of the C. P., in which many a

good rebel is running his head fu-

tilely into the bureaucratic wall.

The sight of our comrades in the
'Frisco-Oakland district, who have
come to us so recently from the
C. P. (and some fine elements from
the S. P., too), is itself a promise
of tomorrow's recruitment of simi-

lar elements from the official party

:

American revolutionists, militant

and trained workers, accustomed
to working jmong the masses, im-
patient of fraud, bluff and bureau-
cratism, able to take care of them-
selves and of the building of the
new revolutionary party in America.

—MAX SHACHTMAN.
(To he continue^)

cialists included, had voluntered to

help us defend the meeting the

night before; and another comrade
had brought to the meeting three

quarter and half-backs, with three-

foot shoulders, from a local tin mill

workers' football team, friendly to

us. The Stalinists did try to break

up the meeting. Result of the en-

counter: 1. The meeting was not

broken up ; 2. The Stalinists got

their lesson in workers' democracy;
3. The prestige of the League shot

up.

Other Hoodlum Tactics Fail

Again in Los Angeles, which has
already been adequately described

In the Militant's sum total of

the scandalous episode in which
over 80 Stalinist hoodlums—picked JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE.

the Bloc as the closest approach to

a Party with a working class line.

The time will come very shortly

when the Internationalists will be

able to enter tiie electoral campaign
against all the parties of the bour-

geoisie, and the fake parties of the

workers.

MAY DAY IN MEXICO CITY

The Communist Internationalists

the day after May Day were a very

much more serious factor in Mexi-

can life than they were before.

Thanks to its own activity, and
thanks to the rabid fear of the

bourgeoisie which gave a large

amount oi! publicity to the Fourth
International, the Llga Is now a

group known to a large uuiubtr of

workers and listened to with a
growing confidence by them.

For the First of May our small

group published 5,000 manifestoes

entitled "For the Fourth Interna-

tional". When in the midst of this

work, that greatly taxed the re-

sources of our group, the Issue of

the Trotsky expulsion from France

came up. A special manifesto on
this was also gotten out in 5,000

copies.

Four days before the first of

May three of our comrades were
arrested for distributing the Trot-

sky leaflet. This hurt the work of

the gronp also, but the comrades
left pitched in and by increased ac-

tivity made good the absence of the

others.

According to the fear-fevered im-

agination of the bourgeois press, the

75,000 or more workers in the

march were continually shouting

"Lous Live the Fourth Internation-

al" and "Long Live Trotsky". Of
course they exaggerate a great deal.

But the kernel of truth does remain

that to an increasing number of

workers the Fourth International is

becoming a hope and a promise for

successful struggle. To such a de-

gree is this true, that the capitalist

press haB called for a Stern repres-

sion of our group.

The May First demonstrations

were of a decidedly anti-fascist

character. When a\l the German
Imperialist firms Insolently dis-

played the Swastika on May First,

these banners were booed and
whistled at by the marching work-
ers. In one case, a group of them
climbed up and tore a banner from
the pole and threw it to the work-

ers below who ripped it into shreds.

This act was ca-rica out in a few

minutes before the po.ice could in-

terfere.

While the capitalist press was
filled with apologies to the hurt

feelings of the German fascists, the

class-conscious workers take great

pride In this episode of self-initia-

tive.

"Stop Fooling with Labor"!

The first period of the NBA has

definitely ended. The assistance

tendered to the A. F. of L. bureau-

cracy to help them gain control of

the newly organized masses of

workers so as to prevent the growth
of unions under militant leadership,

has been withdrawn under the pres-

sure of big business in the mass
production industries. With the

revival of business, aided by enor-

mous subsidies, finance capital

takes new courage and demands
complete "freedom" to amass great-

er profits. It Is In no mood to

brook the resistance of labor to the

extension of capitalist gains at the

expense i of the workers' living

standards. "Stop fooling with la-

bor", says Girdler, iiead of the Re-

public Steel Co. Away with all

this nonsensical pretence of the

NRAi Girdler would rather shut

down the factories than treat with

"professional" unionists. Irvln,

President of U. S. Steel, declares

for the open shop and company
unionism. He is echoed by Grace,

head of Bethlehem Steel. Sloan,

chief of General Motors, lays down
an ultimatum for the open shop and
rallies the entire boss class against

any half-way measures in the most
aggressive speech of all ; "We
should more effectively and cour-

ageously stand and. If necessary,

fight for those things which are Just

and equitable ( the open, shop,

against unionism, for company un-

ions, against collective bargaining,

against government "regimentation"

and control, for profits) . .
."

• * • *

Finance Capital to the Attack

Big business thus starts a care-

fully planned and concerted drive

against the working class and Its

independent trade unions. The pre-

tences of increasing wages and rais-

ing living standards become too

transparent to be of any further

service to the ruling class and the

struggle begins to take on a more
and more open character. To com-

pete in foreign markets against

Japanese competition the American
capitalists strive desperately to

lower costs of production—by low-

ering wages. To carry out the pro-

gram of imperialism the bosses

must prevent any vast influx into

the trade unions and a brake must
be set on the workers' movement
towards organization. Ford, Work-
ing Class Knemy No. 1, leads: the

way. Through his spy system he

picks out the unionists and concen-

trates tbem In a single machine
shop. Recently when about two
hundred union members came to

work with union badges openly dis-

played, nothing was done at the

lime, but gradually all were trans-

ferred in small groupd to the "un-

ion" machine shop. Then this shop

was shut down and all these work-

era laid off. No discrimination

there! Simply an economy!
• * • *

"Wfco Is Bigger?"

Distressed by the openness of the

attack on the workers and the cal-

lous flouting of bourgeois law by
the bourgeoisie, the demagogic New
York Post asks editorially, "Who is

bigger—U.S.A. or U.S. Steel?"

Every day makes clear that Roose-

velt and Johnson have been given

their new line of march by their

masters and they obey orders! The
NRA labor section Is being disman-

tled as rapidly as possible. The
sham of "collective bargaining" has

been exposed by the government's

legalizing of the company union and
the open shop and its denial of the

right of a majority of the workers

to represent all the workers in ne-

gotiations (an Interesting contra-

diction of bourgeois democracy
which reveals the real nature of

that democracy). The working
class has had enough experience

with the Regional and National

Labor Boards to understand their

function of' betrayal. The personnel

is sufficient In itself to dispel any
illusions concerning these fake "im-

partial" boards. What Detroit

worker would appeal to H. H. Rice,

former president of Cadillac and
vice-president of General Motors,

now head of the Detroit Regional

Labor Board? No, there can be no
illusion in the mind of workers as

to the nature of the government In

relation to the working class. The
government is carrying out the will

of the ruling class. Events are

rapidly posing a far different ques-

tion : who is bigger—the capitalist

class or the working class?

• * • •

The Road to Fascism

The Minneapolis and Toledo

strikes are the clearest signs that

the workers have learned that they

must rely on their own strength

and organization to defend their

livelihood from the attacks of the

bosses. But these militant strikes

will infuriate the predatory finance

capitalists and will drive them to

sterner measures. It is in this

struggle that the capitalists will

decide whether or not to take the

road to fascism.

—JACK WEBER.
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Positions of Conflicting Groups
In the Socialist Party

It will be observed that the world

Congress of the Labor and Social'

1st international, which came into

being, not as a result of the desires

of the Huro, bu\ through pressure

of the defeat in Germany, did not

.nerve lo check the agitation within

the ranks of the L.S.i. The Con-

gress acted as a spur to the internal

Uiscussious taking place every-

where. Ha-vimj brleily discussed

the Congress and demonstrated the

growth of left wing groupings in

the International, we must of nec-

essity occupy ourselves primarily

with the American Socialist Party.

No one can question the fact that

toe American), groups reliect world

events and the decisions of the

August Congress. But in the Unit-

ed States, soiue peculiar and inter-

esting changes took plate. The sit-

uation here does not mirror exactly

the situation in Europe from the

point of view of party politics.

There is u greater confusion in

America as we shall soon detect.

At the Congress, the reactionary

"Wing of the International was in

complete control. The Congress re-

affirmed the policy of reformism of

the L.S.I. In conllict with this

position of the Congress and the

majority of the delegations, stood

the Polish Bund which rallied to its

aide lb votes out of 300 or more.

The resolution us was shown, de-

clared, for an end to the policy of

reform and in favor of the "revo-

lutionary" ('!) struggle for power,

for the, destruction of capitalism

and the institution of the "dictator-

ship of the revolutionary party dur-

ing the period of Socialist construc-

tion".

It demanded an end to the polley

of "coalition governments", support

of disarmament conferences, etc.

On each of these questions, the

Bund demonstrated*, confusion and
showed that it had not learned any-

thing since it endeavored to aid in

the construction of the 2j Interna-

tional, it does not distinguish be-

tween the Dictatorship of the Pro-

letariat and the "Dictatorship of

the Party". Nowhere is there men-

tion made of the Soviets and their

role in the struggle for power and

after its seiaure. It speaks of the

"development of the dictatorship by

the revolutionary classes (!) into a

dictatorship of the workers and
peasants". The resolution calls for

"new conditions of struggle", and
says too, that the Socialist Parties

must prepare "without fail for the

necessities of direct action".

The Fundamental Questions

All of this, however, does not ex-

plain how, or what, is meant. "We

said last week that now is not the

time to write new doctrines. The
program of Bolshevism answers

every question raised by the left

wings in the Socialist International

and it answers these questions with

clarity and, completeness.- What the

Bund has done has been to reiterate

a stand it has held now for more
than a decade and! bring it up to

date, The early Congresses of the

Communist International answered

the Questions of the Struggle lot

Power, the Dictatorship of the Pro-

letariat, the Struggle against War,

the United Front, etc. They were

answered then in detail and with

thoroughness. The ha if answers

and halt-truths contained in the

Bund position, can only lead to con-

fusion. In this respect the program

of the Revolutionary Policy Com-
mittee in' America is far clearer

than that o( the Polish Bund, and
even that is not yet a coinpiete

Marxist position.

Bnt in spite of the confusing and
vague character of the Bund posi-

tion it served as the starter in the

International discussion raging in

the Parties of the Social Democra-
cy. For that it deserves merit. But
some of the groupings starting

where the Bund began are now far

ahead of it. The Bund instead of

moving ahead is standing still.

In the first article we spoke of

the following groups existing in the

American Socialist Party : The Re-

volutionary Policy Committee, the

Militants, the Forward Association,

tile Old! Guard (Oneal, Lee, etc.),

the Wisconsin Organization, the

followers of the Polish Bund, the

"Chicago Left Wing" of Senior and
Krueger. Politically, there are not

so many groups or grouplets. Such

a division serves the purpose of

differentiation. A political classifi-

cation would find the It.P.C. and the

followers of the Bund on the Left,

the Old Guard, the Forward Asso-

ciation and the Wisconsin Organiz-

ation on the Right, with the leaders

of the Americanj delegation, Krue-
ger and Senior, which supported the

Bund in Europe (!) and' the Mili-

tants to whom they really belong

ready to fall In line with any ma-
jority.

The B. P. C.

1. The Revolutionary Policy

Committee. The articles of comrade
Cannon have already discussed in

detail the political position of this

group. It Is necessary however to

examine their physiognomy a bit

more. Without a doubt, the social

composition of the group is its

greatest weakness. The group is

3. The R.P.C. and Its

Program

made up primarily of the petty-

bourgeois and intellectual section of

t.ue l'arty, a great many of these

oemg graduates ot the League for

industrial Democracy. Thus, while

tiie group enjoys a great interest

flind even support tor its views, its

iack ot roots in the Party proper,

Hampers its influence over the pro-

letarian section of the organization,

ihe sympathies that it enjoys so

far have little realization in organ-

isational gains. The Program is

signed by over SO active party

members, few however, having any
decisive iullueuce on the Party.

Most of these are new in the move-
ment. W hi le its program is

ahead of that of the Bund, its clos-

est approximation in tnis country,

the It.P.C. has no connection) with

the Bund. Similarly with, respect

to the matter of international con-

nections. Though its existence is

to be explained by international

events and is a reflection of inter-

national currents in the L.S.I., the

group leads a completely "national"

existence. This is continued by its

program on "International .Rela-

tions".

The R.P.C. represents a serious

movement within the S. 1*. towards
.Marxism. Us program is not yet

Marxism, but has moved U long way
in that direction. The great num-
oer of omissions from its program
gives it at best u skeleton character.

it is not sufficient, however, to of-

fer skeleton views to the socialist

workers. You must take each fun-

damental question and painstaking-

ly analyse it from the vantage point

of Marxism. Each question has to

be thoroughly and, completely dis-

cussed, every variant considered.

K. P. €. Program
The entire program is six pages

long. Within these six pages are

contained the position, of the R.P.C.

on: The Road to Power, War, Labor
Policy, a Labor Party, the United
Front, NRA, Farmers, Negroes, the

Middle Class, the Soviet Union, In-

ternationa! Relations and Con*

elusions. Quite obviously In such

boundaries a program can not touch

properly on any of the questions It

discusses. But this Is not the main
criticism we have to make. Our
main criticism of the R.P.C. is that

on the fundamental questions It is

either ambiguous, Incomplete, or

wrong. This in spite of the fact

that In general tbe program is of a
left- character, in the direction of

Communism.
The question of the Dictatorship

of the Proletariat is a case in point,

After declaring in favor of it, the

program says nothing of the Soviets,

their position In the struggle for

power and their relation to the es-

tablishment and existence of the

proletarian dictatorship. On the

one hand it speaks of the working
class state as "'an entirely new type

of state", without saying anywhere
that the capitalist state must be

destroyed and replaced by the work-

ers' state. Because of this lack of

clarity it can conclude this section

of the program by saying: "Once
socialists are in possession (I) of

the state machinery by the mandate
of the workers, their task is to se-

cure and Insure the governmental
power for the victorious revolution

by arming tbe workers for Its de-

fense against all possibility of a
counter - revolutionary resistance,

and to proceed to transform the eco-

nomic and social basis of society."

Which state machinery is referred

to here? It Is by no means clear.

Apparently the capitalist state

machinery ! By the mandate of the

workers! What kind of a mandate?
The seizure of power as a result of

the armed struggle of the proletar-

iat or a ballot victory? The R.P.C.

may protest and say: But we have
already declared that we are for

the workers state, the new type of

state based upon the Workers
Councils. Nevertheless, It is not

clear precisely what is meant in the
program.

The) Question of the State

The question of the state is the

most important question for the

revolutionary movement. It Is upon
the evaluation of the state fhat the

workers' movement remains divided;

on this question the 2nd Internation-

al split. The organization of the

Communist International was the

outcome. And here too, the syndi-

calists and anarchists are divided

from the rest of the workers' move-

ment. Quite seriously and earnest-

ly, we suggest that the B.P-C. make
a thorough study of th° documents

of tbe Communist International on

the question of the State and the

Dictatorship of the Proletariat,

prepared for the 2nd Congress. Once
clarified, the R. P. C. can be-

come the instrument of clarifying

and educating the ranks of the S.P.,

drawing large sections of its work-

ers to the side of the revolution.

On "International Relations" the

program is wholly inadequate and

is in fact false. It says: "The So-

cialist Party of America most make

every effort to get the above princ-

iples (of the R.P.C.—-A.G.) adopted

by tbe Labor and Socialist Interna-

tional in order that it may be the

effective Instrument in promoting

the world revolution". The program
concludes with the following declar-

ation In bold type: "THERE IS AB-
SOLUTELY NO REASON (abso-

lutely none —A.G.) WHY THE
SOCIALIST PARTY OF AMERICA
CAN NOT MEET THE OPPORTU-
NITY WHICH CONFRONTS IT
TODAY IF IT ADOPTS A CLEAR,
WELL - DEFINED PROG RA M
BASED UPON THE ABOVE
PRINCIPLES AND TACTICS AND
SETS UP ADEQUATE MACHIN-
ERY FOR EFFECTIVELY PUT-
TING THESE PRINCIPLES INTO
ACTION." On one of the most de-

cisive questions facing the workers
movement today the program actu-

ally says llttift..and what it does say
is wrong. It orientates itself com-
pletely upon the 2nd International.

The question of Stalinism, the ex-

istence and role of Centrism, and
the movement for the 4th Interna-

tional are entirely left out of the

program. Without even as much ns

a mention of these questions it is

clear why the It.P.C. has no genu-

ine international orientation.

"Reforming" the 2nd International

These questions are of fundamen-
tal character. Aronnd these the

R.P.C. can make or break itself.

While on many issues it Is moving
toward a position of Marxism, it is

not there yet. When Lovestone says

that "In substance, the program of

the R.P.C. Is Marxian", it only ex-

presses his patronizing attitude to-

ward the R.P.C. and his desire to

tie this movement to the kite of

Stalinism. Genuine revolutionaries

will endeavor to help the K.P.C. to

move completely to communism,
that Is, to revolutionary Marxism.

From its position on "International

Relations" it is obvious that the R.

P.C. orientates itself on the basis

of the] policy of reforming the So-

cialist Party and the Labor and
Socialist International. There Is

not the slightest hint that the fun-

damental character of social demo-
cracy make it Impermissible to re-

main within Its ranks. The possi-

bility of a break Is not even coun-

tenanced in the program. And as

already pointed out. Its relation to

the other International movements
is not even as much as mentioned.

Tbe R.P.C. must begin rapidly to

clarify its position on all these ques-

tions, and make clearer its point of

view on those -points expressed in

the program. It should root itself

deeply among the proletarian layers

of the party and seek support there.

We shall endeavor to help the R.P.C.

make these steps forward and draw
the proper conclusions to their pres-

ent struggle.

—ALBERT GLOTZER.
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JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

Theoretical Organ

Out July 1st

An excellent first number of the

NEW INTERNATIONAL magazine
will greet .readers when tbe long-

awaited monthly theoretical review

of the International Communists
comes off the press on June 15th

The partial list of articles and spe-

cial features to appear in the first

number of the NEW INTERNA-
TIONAL will appeal to all inter-

ested in reading a journal of revo-

lutionary Marxism.

Among tbe features are

:

1. Editorial: For the Fourth In-

ternational !

2. A Review on the NRA—by
Jack Weber.

The American Workers Party

:

Communism or Centrism—by
Max Shachtman.

The Marxism of Sidney Hook
—by Maurice Spector.

On tbe Communist Party—by
Arne Swabeck

Decline of the Progressive

Miners of America—by Joseph

Angelo.

The Crisis in the Socialist

l'arty—by J. P. Cannon.

Stalin—by L. D. Trotsky.

Boom, Crisis and Strike Wave
—by Weaver.

is France Next?—by Marsh.

The Yieoua "Commune'1—by
A. Max (pen name of a prom-

inent Uerman Coinmuuistj.

Archives of Bolshevism (un-

published manuscripts;.

Included in the Book Review Sec-

tion are : Celine's "Journey to the

End of the Night", reviewed by Earl

Birneyf Rivera's "Portrait of Am-
erica", reviewed by Paula Mendez;

Eastman's "Artists in Uniform", re-

viewed by David Ernest; Bauer

and Deutsch on the Austrian Civil

War, reviewed by Max Shachtman.

Othen material, in addition, will

appear, ail of which will help to lay

the foundation for the growth Of a

leading theoretical organ of Bolshe-

vism.

The NEW INTERNATIONAL is

being published by the New Inter-

national Publishers Association, and

there is the greatest confidence that

the kind of magazine so greatly

needed and desired by thinking

Marxists will come into existence

with the publication of the NEW
INTERNATIONAL.

Consistent financial support from

its readers will be necessary in or-

der to maintain the magazine and

to increase its size, from its begin-

ning 32 pages, at the earliest op-

portunity. The subscription price

is $1.50 per year in the United

States and $1.75 per year in Canada

and other foreign countries. Single

copies are 15 cents. Donations and

subscriptions are needed and asked

for NOW. Place your order today

for the NEW INTERNATIONAL
magazine ; only a limited number
will be published as per orders

prior to publication.

Send donations and subscriptions

to:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL,
STATION J>., P. O. BOX 119,

NEW YORK, N. Y.

A Critical Analysis of the

American Workers Party
Editor's Note— The following

is the third of a series of articles

contributed to the discussion of

the movement for a new party by
Felix Morrow.

* • • *

The preceding articles have dis

cussed two of the main tendencies

which stand between the A. W. P.

and the road to the new revolution-

ary party and International.

I. The A. W. P. has failed to

break critically with the reformist

past of Its predecessor, the Confer-

ence for Progressive Labor Action

;

there is danger of reformist hang-

overs, especially since the contempt'

uous or indifferent attitude toward
theory, expressed by leading A.W.P.
members, prevents examination of

fundamentals.

II. The most significant example
of the A.W.P.'s insufficient break
with reformism is that its present

criticism of the Stalinist party is

little different from that earlier

voiced by the reformist C.P.L.A. By
placing the blame on "sectarianism",

the American scene", and a lack of

emphasis on the regeneration of the

fundamentals of Communism which
gave tbe Comintern, including the

C.P.U.S.A., its powerful vitality up
to 1824.

Ill

When we examine the character

of tbe internationalism espoused by

the A.W.P., here again we find the

baleful influence of the myth of

•'sectarianism". The A.W.P. Pro-

gram says:
".

. . The workers in each coun-

try are faced with certain condi-

tions, they have, a certain back-

ground, tradition, psychology. A
revolutionary party must "feel'

all this, feel how the workers in

the country fuel and think. This

cannot be communicated to it

from the outside.

"These fundamental principles

of revolutionary strategy have
been disregarded by the Third In-

ternational." (p. 28)

The elevation of national peculi-

arities into "fundamental princi-

ples" and the attribution of Stalin-

ist failure to thelrt disregard—both
are false.

The fundamental principles of

revolutionary strategy flow from
the nature of world capitalist so-

ciety and its present stage of de-

velopment. Needless to say—need-

less to anyone who has read the

documents of the early Congresses

of the Comintern—special peculiar-

ities in specific countries are to be

allowed for ; and these the parties

In the given countries should deal

with.

But the problem., of allowing for

such specific conditions has never

been a crucial one. Certainly this

problem was not the cause of Stal-

inist failure. What, for example,

has the theory of social fascism and
the united front from below (which

are practiced of course on a World

scale) to do with "how the workers

in the country feel." What these

(theories disregard is the nature of

Under the Iron Heel of Chiang Kai Shek
Shanghai, May 3, (By Mail).—

Cold inertia holds the Chinese labor

movement in its paralyzing grip.

May Day passed In Shanghai yes-

terday without causing the faintest

ripple. The North-China Daily

News reports laconically: "Police

authorities took precautionary

measures against passible disturb-

ances by reactionary elements.

Nothing untoward happened during
the day." Even the mild1 demon-
strations of former years, when a

few Communists gathered at crowd-

ed street corners, shouting slogans,

scattering handbills, and disappear-

ing as soon as a policeman came
upon the scene, were abandoned this

year. In other Industrial cities It

was the same. In Kuomintang
China, the reaction reigns supreme,

triumphant, unchallenged.

- Last year's wave of workers* de-

fensive struggles occasioned by the

growth of oppression and the more
and more devastating attacks on the

workers' livelihood, has weakened
almost to tbe point St petering out

completely. Without Independent

unions and in some cases without

unions at all ; deprived of a mili-

tant, class-conscious leadership

;

poverty-stricken and without funds

to maintain an effective strike or-

ganization—the strikes that took

place were doomed in advance. A
whole series of defeats, with scarce-

ly a bright spot of partial victory to

relieve the gloomy picture, lately

culminated In the loss of a strike

by the four thousand workers of

the Mayar Silk Works, largest of

its kind In Shanghai. For several

weeks the workers held out against

a 10 percent wage-cut and then re-

turned to work in disorderly re-

treat.

This strike is worthy of some
detailed attention, since it is char-

acteristic of the whole recent strike

movement in China. The Mayar
workers struck alone. Their lead-

ers held no prior consultation with

the workers in other silk factories

with a view, to enlisting their sup-

port. There is no union for the

entire industry. Indeed, most of the

silk workers are entirely unorgan-

ized, although they are among the

most) fearfully exploited of China's

industrial proletariat. They work
a 12-hour day for a pittance beside

which the fifteen-dollar weekly in-

come of a C.W.A. worker in Amer-

ica appears munificent. The Mayar
workers struck under other strong

disadvantages. Theirs was the last

of a series of strikes that have taken

place in the Shanghai silk Industry

during the past two to three years.

Other sections of the silk workers

had gone down in defeat one after

the other. Thus, without prior

agreement, there existed no prospect

that the Mayar workers would' gain

the support of their already defeat-

ed fellow-workers by means of sym-

pathetic strikes.

Defeat In these circumstances

was inevitable. But the Mayar
strike should and could have been

used as the basts for a great cam-

paign to organise the workers in

the entire silk industry with the

perspective of a future struggle on

an industry-wide scale. This was
not done. The members of tbe Left

Opposition, who had valuable con-

tacts with leading strikers, failed

to get the necessary slogans put

forward. They only thought of

them when the strike was alrendy

on the wane and plunging to defeat.

Moreover, they failed to advance

the democratic sloeans of the Left

Opposition and link them up with

the strike struggle, although condi-

tions were most propitious. The
strike was proscribed by the author-

ities and' the strikers forljiuden to

hold meetings or demonstrations.

Here was a first-class opportunity

to popularize democratic demands
among a large number of workers

and to link these with our central

slogan for the convocation of the

National Assembly.

Despite government prohibition

the strikers did demonstrate. But
Instead of demonstrating before the

factories with a view to winning

the support of their fellow-workers

in the silk industry, they went into

largely futile gatherings before the

Bureau of Social Affairs, a Kuomin-
tang organ whose function is to

break strikes by deceit, cajolery and
intimidation.

The Stalinists possess no influ-

ence among China's industrial pro-

letariat. Privately they will admit

thaB the optimistic material found

in the congress speeches of the

"genial leader" and his henchmen
—Platnltsky, Manuilsky, et al—are

so much balderdash. In the strike

of the Mayar silk workers they

played no part. Their slogans for

the workers are vain admonitions,

to "Join the Red Army" and "Sup-

port the Soviet Districts," which in

tbe circumstances are a stupid

mockery of the workers' struggle.

Thus May Day, 1D34 passed un-

noticed in Kuomintang China, ex-

cept for official Kuomintang gath-

erings and a Nazi flag-raising cere-

mony which took place before the

German consulate-general in Shang-

hai, when fascist orators empha-
sized the significance of May 1 as

definitely commemorating "the na-

tional Itatlon of labor as an integral

factor of German life today." While

these eeremonies proceeded, prole-

tarian China bowed Its back under

the lash of reaction. In Shanghai,

life proceeded as usual. In the pale

dawn the workers streamed in their

tens of thousands to the factories.

Along the water-front and in the

streets, with the sun high In the

heavens, the coolies strained at

their Inhuman loads, watering thei'-

tracks with their sweat.

Not a voice of protest nor a note

of rebellion anywhere!
—LUCIFER.

3. What is Its Position

On Internationalism?

revolutionary party. But on the

very same pages with the foregoing

quotations appears the explanation

of them. The whole section of the

Program dealing with the Interna-

tional is, in fact, pervaded with a
fear of contradictious arising be-

tween the development of the Amer-
ican party and the work of the In-

teinatipnnl. Here, again, it is clear

that the A.W.P. has not thought out
thoroughly the differences between
the perversions of internationalism

practiced by the Stalinist bureau-

cracy, and the necessary principles

of a genuinely Communist Interna-

tional. This is what is behind such
formulations as this In the Pro-

gram: "The problem ot developing

an effective International is an ex-

ceedingly complex one. The Am-
erican .Workers Party will be con-

cerned to do all that is In Its power
toward its solution, and remain in

sympathetic contact and engage In

discussions. . . . Emphatically, how-
ever, we assert that our absorbing
concern ... Is ... on our own
doorstep. . . . "Emphatically, how-
ever" is the crucial phrase. This
counlerposing ©£ the two tasks—the
International and the party—is then

resolved by declaring that "we shall

best serve the tollers of all lands"
by making the American revolution.

This would indeed be a great ser-

vice—but has it occurred to the
A.W.P. that the internationalism de-

murred of them is not a question
of social service on their part to

help the workers of other lands

—

such, indeed, is the flavor of this

section of the A.W.P. Program

—

but that the cooperation of the
workers in other lands may play a
decisive role in the American revo-

lution?

It could easily be shown that the
indifference toward the role other
peoples will play in the American
revolution arises from a still un-
clear theory of the state on the
part of the A.W.P. The Program
states : "State power is national, not
international. It has to be taken
In Berlin, London, Paris, Washing-
ton. . .

." Remember, the power of

the American class extends across
the two American continents, into

China (now becoming as Important
to America as it is to England),
and creeping across Europe. Who
.shall say, at this moment, that the
opportunity for the American work-
Ingelass to overthrow the state, will

not come because the Chinese revo-

lution will break out just when the
American bourgeoisie Is most de-

pendent on China. (Of equal weight
with its role for China, had It been
successful, was the role of the
Chinese Revolution of 1823-1827 in

facilitating the English revolution).

And If the South American, Carrl-

bean and Asiatic workers are part
of the domain of the American
bourgeoisie, should they not be
united with the American workers,

not in temporary agreements or

mutual expressions of good will, but
oy a general staff? Once this Is

agreed to, the relation between two
imperialistic regimes logically lead*

to the inclusion of all workers under
the one general staff.

Wrong as the international per-

spective of the A.W.P. is, however,
and dangerous as the consequences

of the position might be if held on
to, it would betray a lack of Insight

if one were not to see the healthy

instinct behind such a remark; as

.Muste's at the recent A.W.P con-

ferences: "The 1917 Revolution was
made with no international aid."

Of course Muste is wrong ; of

course he ignores the extraordinary
international experience of the Bol-

shevik leaders ; he ignores the in-

ternational aid of . . . Marx and
Engels. But the healthy - instinct

Is there, nevertheless, what Muste
is saying Is that the American Rev-
olution can be made with no more
aid than the Russian, if necessary.

But this healthy instinct has
nothing to do with an attitude

which may seem to be similar but
is poles apart. Muste is wrong;
but by his own principles he can be
shown, I think, that they logically

require a genuinely revolutionary

International, a permanent general

staff of the world revolution.

When, however, at the same con-

ferences, J.B.S. Hardman spoke, he
said : "Russian interference with

other countries was Invariably had!

—precisely because of the things

which made the Russian Revolution

successful : Lenin's knowledge of

Russia was only surpassed by his

lack of knowledge of other people."

This is not only td rewrite falsely

the history of the Russian Revolu-

tion, making it depend on the "feel"

of the country. This is also—for

Hardman is talking here of the

Comintern from Its first days—to
renounce the possibility of Interna-

tionalism. For to designate the
heroic Internationalism of 1919-1024

as "Russian interference"—this is

but a step away from chauvinism.

It is to be sincerely hoped that

the A.W.P. turns its steps away
from this false road, and moves in-

world capitalist society, specifically

the nature of reformism and the

proletariat. These errors have
nothing to do with national psycho-

logy, conditions', etc.

From such a false starting point,

the A.W.I', moves, not in the direc-

tion of u revolutionary internation-

al, but of a loose league of national

parties like the Second Internation-

al. Once the "feci" of the country

is identified with 'fundamental

principles of revolutionary strate-

gy", and it is asserted that "This

cannot be communicated to it (the

party) from the outside" (outside

—what a word to describe the world

proletariat!) we cannot but expect

that the whole question of the in-

ternational will be put in terms
alien, to tbe Communist tradition.

Here 'are the crucial sentences of

the A.W.P. Program:

"Unquestionably, international

machinery is needed through

which the labor and revolution-

ary movements may exchange

views and organize joint activities

to advance the ultimate object of

a workers' world. Under certain

circumstances, the most direct

and practical kind of cooperation

between tbe labor and revolution-

ary movements of two or more
countries Is possible, and may
profoundly influence world de-

velopments, as e.g. a general

strike against war In several

countries. Joint revolutionary

movements may conceivably be

carried through simultaneously in

several jjountries In some interna-

tional crisis, and an international

revolutionary general staff is re-

quired in such a situation." (pp.

27-28). (my emphasis)

This passage Is full of. fundamen-

tal errors. We shall consider them
under two points: I. The discipline

of a revolutionary international.

2. The role of an international rev-

olutionary general staff.

1. Just what is meant by the

two references to "labor" is not

clear. Let us hope that it cannot

mean labor parties, for no revolu-

tionary international can include

reformist organizations. Now, no

party can belong to a revolutionary

international without adhering to

it^ principles and decisions. Deci-

sions are to he preceded by thor-

ough discussion throughout the

parties — hut the "exchange of

views" is to be followed by conclu-

sions by vote of the majority ; and

the conclusions must be binding on

all parties in the International.

For what revolutionary parties

seek is not the mere unity of the

workingclass in and of itself—

which is correct, and valuable, on

the trade union level—but a fighting

unity for revolutionary overthrow

;

and for this, the highest type of

uniform discipline is necessary. To
say, as the A.W.P. Program says,

that parties "may exchange views"

—and to say nothing about coming

to conclusions, and the binding na-

ture of the conclusions—this is to

be ambiguous about the essence of

a revolutionary international.

2. The AjW.P. Program borrows

the term "international revolution-

ary general staff" from the commu-
nist tradition. But what does it do

with the term? In communist
tradition the term is a synonym for

, . tbe International itself. The
work of the International is a con-

tinuous work. Its task Is the grand

strategy of the world revolution.

What is the relation between the

general staff and tbe party leader-

ship of a given country? The party

leadership is itself part of the

general staff and participates in

laying down the grand strategy.

But this communist conception of

the general staff has nothing in

oommon with that of the A.W.P.,

which makes the general staff into

a united front committee. "Under
certain circumstances", "joint",

simultaneously", "staff is required

In such a situation"—these are

phrases whieh describe temporary

united fronts. They do not describe

the role of the revolutionary gen-

eral staff.

Whether we can agree' with the

A.W.P. eventually or not, let us at

least begin with clarity. Where
terms are used without specific

moaning being given to them, they

have their historical meaning. The
general staff is a term of the com-

munist tradition meaning a perma-

nent, continuously functioning, or-

gan of the world party. If all that

the A.W.P. proposes as internation-

al machinery is the united front,

temporary, and occasional, let it

say sty but let it not give to this

instrument—a useful, but limited

and transitional one — the title

which Is historically associated

with the highest organ of the world

proletariat.

Were the foregoing quotations all

that the A.W.P. has to say on the

question of the international, there'stead in the direction of the new
would be nothing more to say, for revolutionary party and internatlon-

such views are not those of a truly al. *—FELIX MORROW.
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Orsanizing the Strike

(Continued from page 1)

volunteer services of two doctors

and two trained nurses. This de-

partment rendered an invaluable

service because of tbe speed and

efficiency with which injuries were,

treated and it is notable to record

that In no case did an infection

develop.

"Witbin the headquarters offices,

a crew of men with special instruc-

tions remained constantly at the

five telephones which were tbe

nerve center of tbe strike. A corps

of women assistants under the di-

rection of the financial officer re-

ceived applications for membership

which poured in by the hundreds

and issued permits for the pickets

to obtain gasoline and mechanical

service. A, special committee was

set up to hear complaints and re-

quests for special permits to oper-

ate trucks. The instructions to this

committee were very strict. These

special groups served excellently as

a buffer to take the burden of rou-

tine matters off the shoulders of the

leaders and to leave them free to

direct the principal strategy of the

strike.

Before the start of the strike a

complete analysis of the picketing

requirements had been made and,

with a corps of stenographers and

mimeograph operators, the leaders

had prepared a complete set of

written orders and instructions to

the pickets. AsJ a result of this

careful pieparation, the entire pick-

et line was established and func-

tioning effectively witbin an hour

after the beginning of the strike.

An Effective Strategy of Picketing

The principal strategy of the

picketing was to establish station-

ary picket posts at the city limits

on all highways, at all gasoline bulk

plants and direct service filling sta-

tions, at the wholesale market, in

the loop retail district, and at the

truck freight terminals.

These stationary pickets were

supplemented by "cruising squads"

which were assigned to definite dis-

tricts throughout the town and by

other cruising squads which were

assigned to cover certain areas

where trucking activities would

most likely be attempted.

The pickets were transported to

and from the stationary posts by

truck and the cruising squads were

provided with fast automobiles. A
reserve force with adequate trans-

portation facilities was kept in the

headquarters at all *imes. Kach

group of pickets and each cruising

squad was commanded by a picket

captain, who had been given writ-

ten Instructions as to responsibili-

ties. Each truck driver was also

given special written instructions to

be followed.

Concentration of Mass Picketing

Wherever mass picketing was re-

quired a field commander was ap-

pointed and given special creden-

tials with instructions to establish

a Held headquarters to maintain

contact with General Headquarters.

This was accomplished by station-

ing a contact officer at a suitable

telephone location and providing

him with assistants. In this man-

ner G.H.Q. could phone orders to

the contact officer who would in

turn send them to the field com-

mander by one of the assistants.

Iteports from the Held commander

to G.H.Q. were also sent by this

medium. To supplement this a

special squad of motocycie riders

were kept at G.H.Q. to perform spe-

cial liaison duties.

A number of special cruising

squads manned by hand-picked men

and captained by qualified leaders

were kept under the constant con-

trol of G.H.Q. The captains of

these squads were given credentials

which superseded all other authori-

ty in the field. These squads were

used to be sent into a tense situa-

tion for the purpose of reorganizing

the forces and leading the fight.

They did their work well and more

than justified the continuation of

this system.

It is well to note that in spite of

the large number of cars, trucks,

and motorcycles required for this

method of picketing, there was an

excess of vehicles volunteered for

service by the strikers.

Handling Stool-Pigeons

Jt was naturally necessary to

maintain a guard at the doors of

the headquarters. But in spite of

all precautions, stool-pigeons will

slip through. Once within the build-

ing, these miserable wretches can

do much damage if left unhindered.

They operate principally by attempt-

ing to disrupt the ranks through

the encouragement of drinking and

through attempts to create disorder

and discussion.

Special squads of reliable men
were kept on duty constantly watch-

ing for these people and they did

their work very effectively. There

is another and more dangerous type

of stool-pigeon, who comes well

armed with credentials and at-

tempts: fo insinuate himself into a

position entailing some responsibil-

ity. It was found that by carefully

selecting key men who are absolute-

ly trustworthy and by using great

secrecy in issuing orders that it is

comparatively easy to discover

these people through their great

ambition to disrupt.

To summarize the general results

of this organizational method, we
find that we have a group of strikers

who are given food regularly, and

medical care for their physical

comfort. We And that they have

reliable mechanical equipment to do

their job. And we find that they

soon come to realize that their lead-

ers know at all times where they

are and what they are up against.

They wade in fearlessly because

they know that if they need help it

will come, if they need' new cap-

tains, they will come, and they feel

confident that if they win any ad-

vantage their leaders will be able

to hold it for them.

These Minneapolis workers then

are merely representative American

workers, who have risen to a new
height because of the careful efforts

made to uncover and develop their

every resource. The Minneapolis

workers call upon the workers of

America to demand such coopera-

tion and; guidance from all labor

leaders. —A STRIKER.

showed ther defianoe. But the cops

had had enough and asked the pick-

ets to drop their clubs saying that

they would drop theirs. The strik-

ers were not fooled by this and

stood their ground. No trucks

moved that day.

All Ready for the Big Battle

At dawn Tuesday, hundreds of

cops and special deputies began to

pour into the market until there

were over a thousand. They were

concentrated at strategic points.

Later the strikers began to arrive

by truckfuls. Thousands of syma-

thetic onlookers lined the streets.

The strikers moved with military

precision, maneuvering skillfully

for vantage points. Their plan was

to catch the cops from the rear and

divide their forces. Many reserves

were stationed in the Central Labor

Headquarters nearby.

As tbe morning wore on, there

were numerous skirmishes that her-

alded the battle to come. Just about

noon the fight started, when a

deputized female attempted to club

a woman . picket. The plucky wo-

man seized h club from a picket at

her side and stretched1 her flat.

With a roar that was beard for

blocks, the strikers swept away the

specials and cops. The specials

made no effort to stem the tide but

turned and fled, tossing away their

clubs aad badges as they ran. Many
were cornered in stalls and blind al-

leys and laid out three deep. Clubs

swung everywhere as the lighting

pickets surged irresistibly through

the rows of stalls smashing down
all opposition. Several truckloads

of deputies attempting io escape

were surrounded and transferred to

the mounting casualty list. In des-.

peratioa the regular cops drove

their cars into the ranks of tbe

strikers in a vain effort to stop

them. Ambulances workedi over-

time faking away the specials.

Within half an hour the strikers

had complete control of the market.

The cops and deputies were com-

pletely licked. More than 50 special

cops were injured, two o£ whom
died subsequently. A few pickets

were hurt. No further efforts were

made to move tbe trucks. The

bosses agreed to recognize the

union. —WILLIAM KITT.

we broke every traffic rule in

Minneapolis. Crowds gathered

along the sidewalk and followed the

procession to the court house.

We marched straight to the

mayor's office. A committee en-

tered to present our demands upon

the mayor or his emissary—Mr.

Guise. The gentlemen were not in.

In fact Mayor Baiubridge was in

his usual position—home in bed ill.

Mr. Guise would be in by 2 P.M.

It was then about 12:30. The com-

mittee decided to wait.

A Brush with Deputies

The women, quiet and orderly

during the whole proceedings, sud-

denly were infuriated by some-

thing. Inquiry disclosed that the

chief of police had thought it smart

to parade a batch of his special

deputies down the same corridor

the womeu were wailing in. Only

quick thinking on the part of the

committee saved those deputies

from being very badly hurt.

The mayor's secretary arrived in

surprisingly short time. The com-

mittee waited upon him. They got

just what they expected—nothing.

The demands were the immediate

removal of Chief Johannes, the re-

moval of all special deputies, and

no further interference with pick-

ets. The committee then left. The

crowd was addressed by Frieda

Charles, and dispersed in an order-

ly fashion.

Women—Into the Class Struggle!

In closing let me emphasize

again. Let your women work in

this class struggle. Their place is

right, along^ side of the men, shoul-

der to the wheel, fighting for their

birth-right. The Women's Auxiliary

of General Drivers' L'uion No. 574

has set an example which we hope

will be followed by the working

class women throughout tbe nation.

—AUXILIARY MEMBER.

Support From Other Unions

Women Active

On Firing Line

Minneapolis, May 28.—When the

General Drivers, Local 074, called

their strike for II :30 P.M., on

Tuesday, May 15, very few trade

union members realized that within

another two weeks one of the great-

est labor struggles in the history of

the Minneapolis labor movement

would he fought.

The members of general drivers

and their sympathizers did some

tine work. During the first days of

the strike they had the truck trans-

portation of a city of four hundred

thousand completely tied up with

the exception of the deliveries au-

thorised by the strike committee.

By Saturday morning the bosses

had decided to defy the strikers

and make deliveries^ of vegetables,

fruits and provisions from the city

market place. This was stubbornly

resisted by the strikers and their

sympathizers, but almost entirely

with their bare hands, which were

not so effective against the blud-

geons of the cops.

Many workers who had felt that

the cops were more or less friendly

were disillusioned by the market

fight on Saturday morning. With

the announcement (hat over Sunday

some fifteen hundred special deputy

sheriffs were to be recruited and

armed, tbe workers set their hack-

saws 16 work and prepared to de-

fend themselves.

Thq workers on Saturday had

suffered more physical damage than

the cops. On Monday they were
prepared to meet the cops with

their own weapons. The fight in

the market was about Hfty-ftfty in-

sofar as injuries were concerned.

By Monday morning the trade

union members had begun to real-

Itple of the League in Strike

A Lesson in
//

.aw and Order
//

Minneapolis, May 38.—The mag-

nificent struggles of the truck

drivers, particularly the battle in

the market Tuesday morning, May
22, the "Battle of Deputies Run",

will be permanently engraved' In

the minds of the Minneapolis work-

ing class.

This flght in which the strikers

routed over 1,500 police and special

deputies is full of meaning for the

future. Coming as it did after a

week of lesser fights, it shows the

capacity of the workers, once

aroused, for determined struggle.

It reveals their resourcefulness,

courage and intelligence.

Step by step in this 10-day strike

the workers learnt that "law and

order", "constitutional rights", "lib-

erty and justice", "right to organ-

ize" were hollow phrases used by

the bosses to keep them in ignor-

ance and subjection. No sooner did

they learn than they swiftly trans-

lated these lessons into militant ac-

•lon. not individual action but or-

ganized action. The whole record

of the strike is a record' of the

transformation of workers to whom
the idea of unionism was new, into

resolute experienced fighters, who
have successfully fought their class

enemy, the bosses, and know the

value of organization and militant

leadership.

In the first days of the strike a

holiday spirit prevailed. There were

no serious clashes with police nor

any determined effort on the part

of the bosses to move trucks. The
sentiment of the men was for peace-

ful picketing and Law and Order.

Many had illusions about impartial-

ity of the cops and the press.

trucks under heavy police guard

pierced thg picket lines. The yel-

low press began to denounce the

strikers, who were trying to get

decent living conditions for them-

selves and their families, as lawless

elements. Abuse was heaped upon

them by all .the agencies of the

Citizens Alliance. The workers be-

gan to realize the seriousness of the

struggle and settled down in real

earnestness to the task confronting,

them.

Meanwhile the police chief at the

behest of the bosses began to round

up the ex-crooks, murderers, and all

the scum of the city, including gen-

tlemen from the social register, and

made them special deputies, to pre-

serve "Law and Order

The first real flght occurred Sat-

urday morning in the market, when
500 pickets battled with their bare

fists, trying to prevent 600 cops and
deputies armed with clubs and
blackjacks from moving two trucks.

The cops succeeded in getting the

trucks through, but only after hitter

fighting in which the unarmed
strikers gave a good account of

themselves, sending many cops to

the hospital.

Sunday was comparatively quiet.

The men were thinking hard and
learning fast.

Early Monday morning hundreds

of pickets assembled at the market

armed with clubs, rubber hose, and
other improvised weapons. They
were no longer a mass of strikers,

they were soldiers obeying orders

from their captains. Police attempt-

ed to disperse the pickets and the

flght was on. The strikers rushed

the cops, who went down like nine-

pins. After considerable fightingRut on Friday the bosses began

their offensive. Cops began to ar-lthe cops drew their guns and

rest pickets by the dozens. A few . threatened to Are. The workers

When the General Drivers' Union

made a strong appeal to the wives

of their members to aid in every

way possible, they met with a re-

sponse they had not dreamed of.

Women came to Strike Headquar-

ters, ready and willing to do any

kind of work assigned them. Girls

trained in office work took over

the 'routine work. Others gave

their heart and soul to the feeding

of hungry droves of men.

Women on Picket Line!

Women pickets took up the cause

on the line of battle. Three of our

women were seriously injured in

riots with police. One's life was
despaired of for several days. An-

other was taken to the hospital

with a very seriously fractured

ankle. She is at present confined

to her bed, and will be there for

some time to come.

Still another was so badly beaten

in the Tribune riot that an old

operation lesion opened up, and

there is danger of internal hemorr-

hages. Still another was beaten

across the arm. with a billy. She

is still carrying her arm in a sling.

Another interesting angle to this

situation was brought out when
sympathizers began to offer their

services. One young woman, a

graduate of the University who had

specialized In sociology came down

to offer her services. She felt that

the power of the women had not

even been felt in this class strug-

gle. A young couple, friends of the

other girl, offered their services.

Using "these three as an advisory

council, the officers of the auxiliary

started to raise money.

The Women's Auxiliary

A committee, composed of Mrs.

Grant Dunne as president of the

auxiliary and Mrs. Farrell Dobbs,

as secretary, these three tfrlends,

and two other women not connected

with the union, met at four o'clock

one afternoon. The next night at

midnight the auxiliary had in Its

Commissary Relief Fund, $418.70.

Tne necessity of feeding the fam-

ilies of the men on strike until

they would again he able to draw

wages was brought home to us very

forcibly during the last few days.

Demonstration, at City Hall

The newspapers of Minneapolis,

being the instrument of the Citi-

zen's Alliance, were muzzled to

such an extent that no news in

favor of the strikers was ever pub-

lished. To attempt to counteract

this state of affairs, the women or-

ganized a mass demonstration. We
marched from the Auditorium on

Grant and 14th Streets straight

down Nicollet Ave. Led first by

four wome* carrying our banner,

followed by about Ave hundred wo-

men, many of them sympathizers.

Minneapolis,—Serious and mili-

tant workers confronted with the

necessity of advancing their de-

mands for a better standard of

living, have the problems of organ-

ization, program and leadership

before them from the very first. In

the Minneapolis drivers' strike

thousands of workers came; to the

union for very definite reasons.

First: the Union is a mass organ-

ization. Second : it had to its credit

the achievement of the Coal Yard'

Workers' strike. Third: ITS LEAD-
ERSHIP HAD BEEN TESTED.

The Communist League has al-

ways followed the policy in the

trade unions of working with all

progressive forces to be found in

the organizations. Its.trade union

policy has been proved in action.

Today there stands, confronting the

bosses, a mighty union which or-

ganized the picket line that fought

off and routed the police and the

armed' bands of the Citizens Alli-

ance.

The entire labor movement has

been aroused. Every union in the

city has been strengthened. The
recruiting of workers into) the or-

ganizations is going forward all

along the line. The forces of reac-

tion have been dealt a powerful

blow. Tens of thousand^ of work-

ers stand up today, proud to have

been a part of the smashing drive.

The Minneapolis Branch of the

Communist League bears consider-

able responsibility for this achieve-

ment, "it Is well known that its

members have been active in the

trade unions for a long period of

years. It has not pressed forward

for place or prestige alone. The

League members have at all times

acted in accord with the real inter-

ests of the union. The program

adopted has been submitted to the

rank and file from time to time.

Proposals, suggestions, criticisms

have been welcomed. The League

has given its best to the union and

to the strike. It is willing te, ac-

cept its part of the blame for any

mistakes that may have been made.

We think they were very few. Such

errors can and will be made good.

Just as the League accepts re-

sponsibility for mistakes that It

may make, it insists upon a calm

and careful appra'sal of Its work

in the union and the strfke. In

short we ask the workers to judge

us for the work done and for poli-

cies and programs proposed.

The real work of Communist mili-

tants in the trade unions consists

in putting forward correct propo-

sals, fighting for their acceptance;

then, by diligent and patient effort,

rallying the advanced workers to

carry these proposals Into action.

That the League membership

played1 an active part in the strike

is shown not only by the fact that

our comrades were in leading posi-

tions in the strike committee. It is

also shown in the part played on

the picket line where every man
and woman available from our

ranks was placed. In the work of

organizing for the strike our com-

rades took a leading, part. This

alone was the work of months. At
the headquarters, both before and
during the strike, our members

found their places—in the kitchen,

in the office, in the picket line, at

various tasks too numerous to men-

tion.

That the unions and other work- .

cm' organizations came forward

with material and moral support

was due, in no small measure, to

the efforts of our comrades. Handi-

caped bj the stigma attached to

Communism by the false and reac-

tionary policy of the "Official"

Communist Party (the Stalinists)

wq have relied upon the judgment

of the thinking militants in the

trade unions to learn to know and

to support a true Communist trade

union policy. The Communist
League has never asked that the

advanced workers in the unions ac-

cept our political opinions in order

that we may find a place in the

work of the movement. We have

never demanded any special privil-

ege. We have taken our places

there in order to render whatever

services we had the ability to ren-

der.

A new period has opened up in

the class struggle in America. The
workers' organizations must be pre-

pared for new and greater tasks.

The capitalists are more ruthless

and stubborn than ever. They are

better organized and financed, they

have centralized their already

powerful chambers of commerce.

The unions must also And better

forms of organization, change com-

pletely "the old outlook, and put

forward a new and militant leader-

ship. This* is becoming more and

more apparent to the workers.

The League long ago recognized

this truth, and with its numerically

small forces, has moved deliberate-

ly but confidently toward the great

task of reconstruction. This work,

necessary for the very life of the

workers' movement, is not the easy

and simple task that many workers
imagine it to be. It requires the

devotion and sacrifice of ALL work-

ers who see and understand that

fighting unions are the need of the

hour.

The Minneapolis Branch of the

Communist League asks those work-

ers who believe as we do, or1 who
have the desire to learn more about

our views, to join the League. To
become a part of the International

Communist movement. To help in

the vast work of building a new
revolutionary party in America. A
COMMUNIST PARTY worthy of tlw)

name, a Party of workers that will

ize that an admirable fight was

being conducted by the drivers and

their sympathizers. At the build-

ing trades business agents meeting,

due to pressure from the members,

they voted to recommend to the

building trades unions to strike in

sympathy with .the drivers. The

Central Labor Union executive took

like action that evening.

These meetings were followed

quickly by the iron workers striking.

Then followed many of the smaller

organizations, whose membership

could be readied quickly. By Wed-

nesday evening the lathers, plast-

erers, carpenters, asbestos workers,

electrical workers and others had

voted the sympathetic strike. The

electrical workers marched to strike

headquarters in a body and placed

themselves under the direction of

the drivel's strike committee.

Other union membership meetings

while not officially striking declared

a holiday for the duration of the

strike and many of their members

were active on Monday and Tues-

day In the fights In the market.

The fight on Tuesday resulted in a

complete routing of the fifteen

hundred special deputies and Am-
erican Legionaires, two of whom
have since died as a result of their

injuries.

In spite of the armistice agreed

to between the strikers and the

government forces by which It was

agreed to keep trucks off the streets,

the unions continued to vote sympa-

thetic strikes. The painters' union

marched in on Friday night as the

vote to accept the settlement was
being completed. Had the strike

continued over Saturday and Sun-

day, no doubt the other driving

trades which had not yet been

called down, brewery drivers, milk

drivers, ice drivers would have been

called out and upon the call from

Local 574 the garment workers,

cooks, waiters, bartenders, city and

county employes and the civil ser-

vice employes would have joined

the strike.

One of the big lessons of the

strike- to be learned by the union-

ists is the need for a better organ-

izational form, an industrial form,

so that the workers can move more

quickly and more solidly to protect

their interests.

—A SYMPATHETIC STRIKER.

must have the courage to swim
against the current, and, by so do-

ing, inspire the workers to organize

a better and more militant flght

against the bosses.

While the organization and strike

of the Minneapolis General Drivers

may not be the perfect pattern for

a newer labor movement, it has, we
think, set a new tone for workers'

economic struggles in this country.

There are several things which we
think are unique in the American

labor movement. Within the almost

empty shell of an old-time craft

union, which up until now had tak-

en into its ranks only truck drivers

and helpers, we organized workers

from the whole industry. We took

not only the truck drivers and help-

ers from the various business

houses, but their inside workers as

well. And so when strike became

necessary, we presented a solid

fighting front to the bosses. We
prepared for the strike, not during

the strike but before it. Nothing

was left to chance. Everything

possible was done before the flght

to insure victory. When the general

labor movement so prepares and' so

organizes for its future struggles,

there will be more victories in-

scribed on the banners of the work-

ing class. —STRIKER.

General Strike

Looms in Toledo

(Continued from page 1)

Workers Show
Fighting Ability

The Minneapolis General Drivers

strike has demonstrated the truth

of one fact beyond contradiction.

That is, that the American working

class, when properly led and or-

ganized, will flght. The workers

have shown here in Minneapolis the

utter falseness of that old adage,

the principal excuse that is used

by moral cowards everywhere

:

"The workers will not stick and

they will not fight"

We have shown that in spite of

all differences, the workers can and

will flght for what they consider to

be just demands.

The six thousand drivers, helpers

and inside workers Joined together

in one organization, is living proof

that they can be organized and that

in this manner, and in- this manner
only, can they make gains against

the modern organization of the

bosses. Without inspiration and

militant leadership they will contin-

ue to drift in the same old rut that

has led them nowh«re. Such lead-

ership consists principally in hav-

ing the vision to estimate the extent

und scope of the movement, a know-

ledge of what must be done and the

energy to do it.

We consider here that the "New
Deal" of the Roosevelt administra-

tion for the bosses must be counter-

posed by a New Deal for Labor.

Not the New Deal of the compro-

misers of Labor who end strikes

but do not settle them. It must be

a New^ Deal which will be a new
method and a new form of organ-

isation. It must secure for the

workers victories and not defeats.

This New Deal must have first a

broader form of organization. The
unions must be reorganized on an

industrial union basis. Second1

, it

must have leadership which, by

permitted to postpone the general

strike any longer. Nothing can be

expected from the strike-breaking

Labor Board. The blow must be

struck while the iron is hot. The

workers have fought magnificently.

They are learning to rely upon

their own strength. It should be

utilized to its fullest extent and

every resource drawn upon. Labor

defense and relief organizations

should be set up immediately to

take care of the needs of the work-

ers in the struggle.

Unite in Support of Toledo!

The urgent need1 for uniting the

forces of labor behind the Toledo

strikers is emphasized by an an-

nouncement that the automotive in-

dustry "will back the Auto-Lite

Company to the limit in its defiance

of labor unions." The Stalinists as

usual are sabotaging all efforts for

a united front. In New York City,

a meeting called to protest the

reign of terror in Toledo was an-

swered by every organization ap-

proached with the expection of the

Stalinists who called a "united

front" meeting of their own. The

organizations participating in the

meeting include the Socialist Party,

the Communist League, the Love-

stoneites, the Jewish Workers

Party, the American Workers Party

and the I. W. W. Similar meetings

should be called throughout the

country.

The strike wave spreading

throughout the country opens grand-

iose perspectives for the develop-

ment of the class struggle on a new

level. The place of the militants

Izations of the workers where they

now as ever is in the mass organ-

can lead and guide their struggles.
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PartialVictoryGained

By Toledo Workers
BULLETIN

Toledo, Jane 6.—The auto work-

ers' strike was settled yesterday by

a signed agreement between tbe

committee of the United Automo-

bile Workers' Federal Labor Union

No. 18364 and the Electric Auto-

lite Company, and two smaller com-

panies. Main points of the agree-

ment are:

1. Indirect recognition of the

union, in the sense that it is named
in the contract and the bosses are

committed to deal with its commit-

tee. This Is important because the

recent auto settlement establishing

the Auto Labori Board made union

recognition practically impossible

and provided proportional represen-

tation on workers' bargaining com-

mittees for company unions. The
victory of the Toledo auto workers

was gained, on this point by the

fact that the union refused to deal

with the Auto Labor Board. This

reopens the issue of union recog-

nition throughout the auto industry.

2. No discrimination against un-

ion members and representatives.

All who walked out to be rehired,

but those who did not walk out arc

also rehired. Men to go back with-

in, one week. In lay-offs, the first

to go will be those not on the pay-

roll Feb. 23—when the first strike

began—that is, the scabs.

3. 5% increase for all workers,

and a minimum of 0% above code

miniimims, which means from 12-

17% increase for women, who were

being paid below code minimums.

4. The worst feature of the

agreement is that the union is

•ommitted not to strike until the

expiration of the sis months' agree-

ment. Fortunately, renewal of the

agreement is not compulsory. By

30 days notice before its expiration,

the union may cancel the renewal

clause^

The agreement was nearly
wrecked, by an announcement by

the company on Sunday that those

who did not walk out would be the

first to go back to work, and the

strikers would follow during the

week. The company was able to

make this outrageous move only be-

cause the scheduled general strike,

the threat of which had been hang-

ing over their heads, had been with-

drawn definitely on Saturday by the

Central Labor Union. However,

solidarity of the strikers and the

widespread resentment against the

company, due to the billings of a

striker and a sympathizer last week

by the militia, forced the company

to back down.

press happily pointed out, made im-

possible announcement of the gen-

oval strike the next night, since

Roosevelt would take time to an-

swer the appeal.

A. F. of L. Leaders Force Retreat

On Tuesday, two days before

the Roosevelt appeal. Mayor
K lotss, sensing the rising tide,

tried to clear himself by blaming

Sheriff Krieger and his deputies

for the violence at the Auto-Lite

plant. This was followed on

Thursday Itf ' au order withdraw-

ing the troops from strike duty, and
the troops began leaving town
Friday morning. A significant in-

dication of the powerful growth of

workingclass feeling is the fact

that, while throughout the country

on Wednesday there appeared Ar-

thur Brisbane's column "Today",

carrying an attack on the Toledo

unto strikers and pointed remarks
on the use of the army against rad-

icals, the anti-labor Toledo Blade

deleted all references to the strik-

ers and the army from Brisbane's

column. Meanwhile, from the day

on which the strikers and sympa-
thizers had penned in the scabs in

the Auto-Lite plant, on May 23, the

Toledo, June 4.— The scheduled

general strike was abandoned by

the A. F. of L. leadership, despite

the persistent demand and favor-

able vote of the local unions, and

before the settlement for the

Auto-Lite plant was agreed to.

Negotiations are still being carried

on, but the bosses are now negoti-

ating with no danger of a general

strike facing them.

The general strike was origin-

ally called for five weeks ago,

when the auto workers were

already on strike. Evidence was
produced before the Central Labor

Union then to show that the Toledo

Manufacturers Association was
planning a concerted attack to de-

stroy the trade union movement in

Toledo. The call for the general

strike was the answer. Every un-

ion in Toledo was to set up its spe-

cific demands and all unions were

to strike simultaneously.

Ask for Governmental Intervention

However, during the last two

weeks nothing was said about

the demands to be raised by each

union. Then Oliver Meyers, busi-

ness agent of the Electrical Work-

ers Union of the Edison workers,

who took the general strike plan

seriously and Immediately, led his

union In an onslaught on the Edison

company, was removed from the

chairmanship of the committee of

23 preparing the general strike, and

was replaced by a little-known con-

servative, Aubry, who was put for-

ward to take the rap for the fail-

ure to go on with the general strike.

The committee or 23, under Mey-

ers' leadership, had arranged for a

monster torchlight parade to be

held Friday evening. June 1, ending

with a meeting in Courthouse

Square at which the date of the

general strike would be announced.

The night before the parade, the

local A. F. of- L. bureaucracy, egged

on by T. N. Taylor, personal repre-

sentative of William Green, pushed

through a motion in the Central

Labor Union to send an appeal to

Roosevelt to intervene. This was
done after 95 out of 96 locals bad

voted for a general strike! The ap-

peal to Roosevelt, as the capitalist

(Continued on Page ii

Mooney Appeal

Goes to the U.S.

Supreme Court

Governor Kolph of California is

dead. His name like that of Pon-

tius Pilate is sure of a place in

history. Two acts of his insured

that. One was his approval of

lynching. The other his refusal of

a pardon to Tom Mooney. Without

any further information, future his-

torians will be able to estimate

correctly the status of "justice" In

California in these years, the class

division in society, and the weak-

ness of the American labor move-

ment. The date of his death will

also be placed as during the great

longshoremen's strike of 1934,

which along with the Toledo and

Minneapolis strikes is indicative of

the rise of a new militancy and a

new leadership in the labor move-

ment of America. New hopes arise,

new possibilities for the taking up
in earnest the fight for the freedom

of Mooney and all class war pris-

oners.

Ij; the meantime, Mooney from

his ceil in San Queutin sends out

a call to the working class of

America for funds for his appeal

through the courts. We urge our

readers to support bis plea ... or-

ganize parties, affairs . . . donate

what you can and forward money

to the Mooney Defense Committee.

Mooney's statement follows in part:

My Dear Readers of The Militant:

My Attorneys, Frank P. Walsh of

New York City, John F. Finerty of

Washington, D. C. and George T.

Davis of San Francisco, filed my
application for a writ of habeas

cornps in the United States District

Court for Northern California, at

San Francisco on the "th day of

May 1934.

If the United States District

Court denies this writ it will be

appealed to the United States Cir-

cuit Court of Appeals, and then the

United States Supreme Court, If

that is necessary.

The initial expenses for this legal

work places a tremendous burden

of raising $5,000 upon my defense

committee for briefing the great

wealth of material in this eighteen

year old ease, stenographic, typing

and other clerical help, office rent,

supplies, printing and binding of

briefs, postage, telegrams, telephone

and transportation and traveling

expenses for at least one of the at-

torneys, ail of whom have volun-

teered their services without fee.

This whole program will be in

jeopardy if we are unable to raise

this indispensable sum. This emer-

gency compete me to plead with

you for a donation to be used' ex-

clusively for expenses directly con-

nected with this Federal Court Ac-

tion.

Please accept in advance my
warmest personal regards, best

fraternal greetings and heartfelt

thankful appreciation for any con-

sideration shown this communica-
tion.

Sincerely,

TOM MOONEY
Address all communication and"

make all funds payable to the Tom
Mooney Molders* Defense Commit-

tee, P. O. Bo* 1475, San Francisco,

California.

Roosevelt's New Cuban Treaty

American imperialism, through

the Roosevelt government has dis-

continued the Piatt Amendment,

which accorded to the United

States the right of Intervention In

Cuban affairs. In its place a new

treaty has been drawn up which

retains the Guantananio naval base.

The Piatt Amendment has been

one of the main causes of friction

and hatred against the United

States in Cuba and throughout the

whole of Latin America. Now it

Is hoped that the new treaty will

modify these antagonisms and place

American imperialism in a better

light. But why does the United

States give up its rights under the

Piatt Amendment and what effects

will this have in Latin American

relations?

This concession to Latin America

is one of the results of the Cuban

revolution. Although unable to

reach the goal of a Soviet govern-

ment, the Cuban revolution was

powerful enough to shake to the

very foundation the rule of the ex-

ploiters in Cuba. The few reforms

granted in Cuba, and the discon-

tinuing of the Piatt Amendment are

measures of the American imperial-

ists, in conjunction with the native

exploiters, to prevent the rekindling

of the revolutionary fires and pre-

vent it from spreading and consum-

ing everything dear to the capital-

ists and landowners. Under the

cover of this the bitter persecution

of the revolutionists can be contin-

ued more effectively.

The abrogation of the Piatt Am-

endment alters nothing fundament-

ally regarding American imperial-

ism's position on intervention in

Latin America. From a tactical

standpoint, however,—and this is

highly significant—it will have a

favorable effect for the United

States. This forced concession on

the part 08 the United States is

passed off as a magnanimous deed

and as a new policy toward Latin

America. It is part of a new pol-

icy ; a new policy of greater pene-

tration and domination of Latin

America by American imperialism,

not through the clumsy big stick

method, but by a more subtle and

more clever, but just as deadly

method.

The friends of Roosevelt should

also call this another master stroke

of Roosevelt diplomacy. It will ap-

pease a large section of the nation-

al bourgeousie of Cuba and will

pacify large layers of the petty

bourgeoisie throughout Latin Amer-

ica. In this sense it will strengthen

American imperialism in its strug-

gle for greater hegemony over

America. It will be worthwhile

propaganda f.gainst the rising wave

of anti-American and anti-Imperial-

ist discontent in Cuba and in Latin

America.

At the same time the new treaty

combined with the economic might

of American imperialism and the

Monroe Doctrine insures American

domination not only in Cuba but the

rest of Latin America. The new

treaty provides for the naval base

and so far as the right of interven-

tion is concerned imperialism needs

no written permissions.

Latin America lias been raped

many times by American interven-

tion. Mexico has felt the iron heel

of the north. Wherever the Ameri-

can imperialist interests were at

stake, intervention in one form or

another has l>een resorted to in the

past, and will be resorted to in the

future.

The New York Times in an edi-

torial of May 31 says, "But it re-

mains true with or without a treaty,

the American Government may law-

fully intervene in Cuba to protect

its own nationals or their property

in case the territorial government

is unable to do so." That states the

matter bluntlv and clearly.

—H. O.

NationWide Strike Looms
Throughout Steel Industry

Mighty Attack on Company Union Fortress Planned

A nation-wide steel strike pos-

sibly of larger proportions than the

strike of 1910 is in preparation. It

i9 scheduled to begin on June 18

unless the NBA administration,

President Roosevelt, and the labor

lieutenants of capitalism in the

union succeeds by some desperate

League in Campaign to Build

Organisation and Press

Expansion of the League and

consolidation of its press is now an

imperative necessity. Great oppor-

tunities for this are at band but we
must find tiie means with which to

titke advantage of them,

Minneapolis is setting the pace.

Following the successful strike in

which the League played such a

splendid role the branch has started

a campaign to draw recruits from

amongst the militants who were in

the strike and bring them into our

organization. They are engaged in

u campaign to extend the circula-

tion of the Militant.

With the appearance of the theor-

etical organ ou J uly first, serious

steps are also under way to popu-

larize the Militant, to make it a

more effective mass agitation paper.

We are thus beginning to make
good on our program of expansion.

Our subscription campaign for the

Militant went over the top. A new
membership drive is being under-

taken by the branches from coast

to coast. The first new branch in

this drive is organized in Richmond'.

California,

But at this point we must ad-

dress a serious word to our mem-
bers, sympathizers and readers. We
need your help in this campaign.

First of all the existence of the

Militant must be secured. Funds
are needed to secure its regular ap-

pearance and to make possible to

obtaiii more materia! directly from
the life of the class struggle with-

out the weakening of its high theor-

etical standard.

We must have organizers in the

field to strengthen and further build

the League. We have just finished

one national tour. Organizers are

available, eager to take up their

duty. But we lack funds. For us

this is a vital problem. Funds
have become an imperative need.

Hence our appeal is directed to the

readers of the Militant. Can we
enlist your assistance?

Coupon books of ten cent coupons,

ten in each book, have been pre-

pared to help obtain the funds for

this campaign. These coupons we
ask you to sell amongst your friends

and sympathizers. Will you for-

ward one dollar for a coupon book?

If you have not the dollar now will

you send for one or more coupon

books and settle as they are sold?

With your cooperation our cam-

paign can be put over. If every

reader responds, as militants should

do, we will get organizers in the

field, we will expand the League,

and we will secure the regular ap-

pearance of the Militant.

Defend Thaelmann-Torgler
Ernst Thaelmann is to be put

through a farcical trial by the

Nazis. Hitler will demand that the

"Peoples' Court", his newly organ-

ized tribunal, finds Thaelmann

guilty of sedition and terrorism and

condemn him to death.

The trial has been postponed for

months. Solitary confinement, bar-

baric torture, complete isolation from

friends or legal counsel ; such has

been the treatment of Thaelmann

by the murderous Fascist regime.

The Nazis feared to put Thael-

mann on trial following their no-

torious failure to frame up Torgler,

Dimitruv, Tanev and Popoff. The
four were found not guilty in the

now infamous Reichstag fire trial.

The three non-Germans were per-

mitted to go to the Soviet Union.

Torgler was kept imprisoned, where

he remains today, to await a charge

of sedition.

The victims of Hitlerism, irre-

spective of their party affiliations,

are our class comrades. It is our

elementary duty to arouse the work-

ing class in their defense-

Symbolic of the anti-Fascists at

the present moment are Thaelmann
and Torgler. Support the move-

ment for their freedom ! Arouse the

workers in their defense! Forge

the .united front against capitalist

reaction and Fascism!

Socialist PartyAdopts"Militant"Position

At Detroit National Convention
Detroit, June 4. — The national

convention of the Socialist Party,

which concluded its sessions here

last night, recorded a definite

shifting of the party to the left-

following the main tendency of in-

ternational social democracy. Cen-

trists has replaced social reformism

as the official policy of the party.

The "Militants" combined with

Norman Thomas and the Milwaukee

group against the New York "Old

Guard" to pass a diluted "Declar-

ation of Principles" and elect a

slate to the National Executive

Committee. The age at which mem-
bers of the Young Peoples' Socialist

League (YIpsels) may enter the

party was lowered from 21 to 18,

thus insuring an influx of radical

young Socialists into the party. On
the trade union question the Cen-

trists capitulated to the Old Guard

and all criticism of the A. F. of L.

leadership—the heart of the trade

union resolution—was stricken out.

As .for the Revolutionary Policy

Committee, Its independent resolu-

tions on the principle questions

were never brought to the conven-

tion floor, despite, the readiness of

a group of left wing delegates to

support them. The R.P.C. traded

off its independent position for a

seat on the National Executive

Committee for one of its leaders,

Franz Daniel of Pennsylvania.

Such are the main results of the

Detroit Convention,

The New "Declaration of Princ-

iples", which was carried by a vote

of--99 to 47 (10,822 to 6,512 accord-

ing to membership represented)

evades the central questions of the

state and revolution and' the strug-

gle against war with ambiguous

formulations sufficiently elastic to

admit of different and contradictory

interpretations, and they were so

interpreted in the debate by various

speakers, and to attract the com-

bined support of pacifists, Munici-

pal Socialists and those who
consider themselves revolutionary

Marxists.

The leaders of the '-Militants",

the principal sponsors of the declar-

ation, appealed to the authority of

Hiliquit on every contested point

and explained the stand taken on

the question of war as a re-state-

ment of the St. Louis resolution of

1917. As before stated, the posi-

tion of the Revolutionary Policy

Committee was not brought for-

ward. One delegate, Peter Fagin

of Michigan, protested against "the

Centrist steam roller which pre-

vented the left wing from being

heard" and several other delegates

filed similar declarations with their

votes for the adopted resolution.

The "Old Guard", on the other

hand, which stands pat on "Demo-

cratic Socialism" of the European
pre-Hitler type and makes no con-

cessions whatever to the tragic

outcome in Germany and, Austria,

waged a furious struggle against

the resolution. Denouncing it as

"an anarchistic illegal doctrine",

Louis Waldman of New York de-

clared : "It is inconceivable to me
how I can remain a Social Demo-

crat and vote for this declaration."

In a voice quavering with indig-

nation and amazement at the sug-

gestion of a possible violation of

the rules of class warfare laid down
by the capitalists, Waldman shout-

ed : "How can a party dedicated to

peaceful and legal struggle speak

of mass resistance to war?" Greet-

ed by a storm of boos from the gal-

lery, in which many delegates

joined, Waldman declared, "1 will

stand all the boos, and also agree

to defend in court all those who
may bo indicted on the basis of this

resolution."

This was the strain of all the

arguments of the extreme right. Be

careful—or we will all be arrested.

In speech after speech they strove

to incite fear of consequences and

demanded the restriction of the so-

cialist struggle to the framework

of bourgeois democracy. This, said

Panken, was a fundamental ques

tion, and collectively they rejected

a proposal to offer amendments on

this or that paragraph. "We ate

confronted here", said his Honor

the Judge, "with a fundamental

cleavage of philosophy and theory.

Do we want to abandon the demro-

last minute measure to put over a

deal.

Over a considerable period of

time the steel workers, counting a

total of nearly 450,000 throughout

the country, have demanded ever

more persistently a showdowu on

the right to have a union. Thus a

mighty attack upon this fortress of

company unionism is in the mak-

ing. The union in the industry, the

Amalgamated Association of Iron,

Steel, and Tin Workers, has seen

its ranks swelled with new recruits

joining in large numbers. Many
determined militants are coming

forward demanding action. Un-

doubtedly, if the steel strike actu-

ally takes place, which at this mo-

ment seems quite certain, thousands

of unorganized workers in the In-

dustry will join the union in Its

fight, not to speak of the likelihood

of this strike engulfing other mass

production Industries which depend

upon iron and steel.

On May 21 the union presented

its demands. These demands were

Strike on Pacific

Coast Extends

To Shipyards

Oakland, Calif., May 26. — The

West Coast longshoremen's strike is

entering a new phase. Both the

ship owners and the unions are

preparing for a long and bitter

struggle. Recently new forces to

augment the i>olice have been re-

cruited in almost all west coast

Cities; the recruits coming mostly

from the ranks of the war veterans.

These new additions to the forces

of "law and order" are being used

to drive the picket lines back from

tbe water front, in an attempt to

crush the strike.

The San Francisco Chamber of

Commerce boldly declares that it is

going to open the port to shipping.

So far the unions have answered all

such statements by new and fresh

walk-outs, by strengthening the

picket lines and by tightening the

strike generally.

Communists have played a lead-

ing role in this work and served to

strengthen the militancy, the morale

and tbe organization of tbe strike.

Of course the scare head editorials

in the Western Worker are entirely

unreal. Moreover, the official

party's T.U.U.L. policy now begins

to come into serious conflict with

the unity and with the success of

the strike. There is the first indi-

cation in the resolution of the I.L.A.

local union pushed through at a re-

cent meeting stating that only A. F.

of L. Unions would be considered

in tbe strike settlement. This strike

breaking maneuver was successful

only because of the incorrect fine

of the official party. Its fatal T.U.

U.L. policy cannot at mil meet the

splitting attacks of tbe reactionary

trade, union officials. It plays di-

rectly into their hands and empha-
sizes in a most direct sense the im-

perative need of all militants be-

coming participants in the mass
unions.

If this line is permitted to con-

tinue the whole strike front will be

weakened by the pulling away of

tbe independent unions including

the C.P.'s own union, the Marine
Workers Industrial Union.

Longshoremen Stand Ground
On May 31, in coast-wise Austral-

ian ballot the striking longshoremen

in more than twenty cities on the

Pacific Coast gave an emphatic no

as their answer to the manoeuvers
of the mediators and the union

president Ryan, and voted to stand

solid until their demand for a

closed shop are met. For good

measure they added that the rest

of the demands of the seamens un-

ions must also be met.

During the week the strike spread

to tbe shipyards where the machin-

ists and the riggers unions in the

major yards of San Francisco and
Oakland joined in a sympathetic

walk-out.

The week was marked with

pitched battles between strikers

and police. The strikers armed
solely with their fists, bricks from

a wrecked building and other such

Impromptu weapons stood their

ground well against tear gas, buck-

shots, sawed-off shot guns, police

horses, nightsticks and revolver!.

(Oontlnoed on BMW ») (Continued on page 4)

for union recognition and the right

of collective bargaining, the 30-

hour week, six-hour day, one dollar

an hour for common labor with

corresponding increases for other

grades of work. Failure to meet
these demands were to result In a

nation-wide strike. Needless to say,

the steel trust flatly refused to even
consider these demands.

At a union convention held not

very long ago the delegates in, their

overwhelming majority Insisted on
this program and carried It through

over the heads of the union officials

headed by Mike Tighe. These dele-

gates however did not entrust the

execution of this program to Mike
Tighe. They elected u special com-

mittee of ten members composed
largely of union district leaders to

be In charge of the presentation of

tbe demands and to be in charge of

all preparations for strike.

But tbe preparations are not at

ail one-sided. The steel trust does

not ask for mediation. It resents

even such Interference. It prepares

in Its own way. Governor Plnchot,

for example, reports that "the steel

companies are arming with ma-
chine-guns, barbed wire, etc." Here
we have a private empire with its

own hired thugs and gunmen. It

speaks in the terms of force—of

armed force. It understands no

other language. But there need be

little doubt that following upon the

heels of the Minneapolis and Toledo

battles the steel workers will also

have learned to understand the

mighty power which rests in their

mass numbers. A splendid exam-

ple of militancy has been set for

them. Most likely they will not be

slow to learn, and it can be said

with little fear of contradiction

that the most gripping events In the

present strike wave are still to be

recorded.

The Fear of the Strike Spreading

In face of these armed prepara-

tions the fear Is growing neverthe-

less amongst the agents of privi-

lege that the projected strike may
spread to other industries. For ex-

ample, from the captive mines of

Pennsylvania word has come to the

union that the coal-miners there

can be expected to make common
cause with the steel workers. Lead-

ing automobile manufacturers have

been in conference with the NBA
administration. They know that

the automobile workers are restless

and discontented with the sell-out

settlement put over on them before.

From this so-called settlement the

steel workers union have already

learned1 one valuable lesson.
Spokesmen for the committee of

ten have declared: "We are not

going to see a fumble this time like

the auto strike was fumbled." They

say that they are against media-

tion of the steel board such as was
set up in the auto Industry. They

say that they are against any pro-

posals for an election to be held

in the steel industry to determine

the rights of the workers to

belong to a union. After the ex-

periences in the Weirton elections

they have good grounds for this op-

position.

Will the Union Fight it Out?

So tar so good. Tbe statements

made and the preparations which
are under way indicate determina-

tion by the steel workers union.

It is clear that there is no other

way to settle the Issue of the right

td union recognition and Improved

wages and working conditions, but

through the mobilization or the

steel workers in a nation-wide

strike. Strong forces are at work
to divert the steel workers off this

path. The union president, Mike
Tighe, is applying all the cunning

in his possession to accomplish this

aim and to serve his masters in tbe

steel trust. He spares no efforts to

create dissension in the union. ;n

addressing himself to the National

Labor Board, he characterizes the

members of the committee of ten as

"irresponsible" and "representlne

nobody but themselves". He knows.

nevertheless, that this commltte*

was duly elected at the union con-

vention. Even the steel trust knows
that this is a representative com-

mittee and that it speaks for the

union. How closely the committee

will stick to the program adopted at

the union convention remains to be

seen. Carrying out its mandate
the committee Is duty-bound to lead

this struggle to its final conclusion,

—to the establishment of a union

in the steel industry.
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Steel Facts and Figures

The Stalinist United Front with God

I don't know whether you would

call It the united front from above

or from below, or whether It was

Just a working arrangement witb a

"rank and file god", but anyhow on

Memorial Day there it was. First

marched comrade, or should we call

him "Father" Tallentyre and also

"marched" Father Divine, the
"rank and file God" in an expensive

limousine, and behind him came his

angels dressed in yellow robes and

golden wings, eyes turned to Heav-

en, dancing along the street to the

chant: "Father Divine is God, Fa-

ther Divine is God!" Believe it or

not, this was the Young Communist

league's National Youth Day Dem-
onstration. The Daily Worker re-

ports that 10,000 youth marched.

Even taking into account the Stal-

inist method of estimating parades,

there is still something wrong. 15,-

000. youth! Unless the majority of

the paraders were followers of the

new God and have been "born again

of the water and the spirit"' they

couldn't be called youth by any

stretch of the imagination. The

Daily Worker reports that Father

Divine's contingent comprised 3,000

marchers. I don't know about that,

but I do know that the intelligent

and class-conscious Negro support-

ers of Communism turned away in

disgust when they saw the Stalin-

ists elevating Father Divine and

his hoodwinked fanatical following

into partnership In the Y.C.L. dem
onstration against War and Fas-

cism.

We can well believe Father Di-

vlne'B boast that he made converts

from the Stalinist ranks. If one is

ready to accept Earl Browder as

the brilliant, maBterly, etc., etc.

leader who cast "a spell over the

convention (Olgin) it requires

scarcely more than another step on

the same path to hail Father Divine

as God and God as peace, and wave

the arms and shout "Oh, its won-

derful!"
• • *

Trotsky, Theelmarat, and Stool-

Pigeons

The Daily Worker of May 31st

publishes the following : "The Tage-

blalt which is the bitter enemy of

Communism reports: "The man who
is building up the 'evidence' against

Thaelniann is the same one who
discovered' the Trotsky affair. Go-

ing under the name of Karody . . .

he Is actually the foreign specialist

of the Political Police. . .
."

The Daily Worker goes on to say,

". . . the social democrats continue

to act as police stool-pigeons, as-

sisting the Nazis in their campaign

of slander against the German

working1 class leader."

Perhaps it would be well for the

Daily Worker to remember that

when Karody, the Political, Police

specialist "discovered" the case

against Trotsky that it was Earl

Browder in this country and similar

Stalinist bureaucrats elsewhere who
continued to act as stool-pigeons as-

sisting the Fascists in their cam-

paign of slander against the Inter-

national working class leader.

The "slander" attributed to the

Social Democratic Deutsche Frei-

belt was this : "Thaelmann possess-

es neither the intellectual Qualities

nor the character qualities demand-

ed of a leader for the German work-

ing class." If this statement is a

'stool-pigeon' act what words can

be found to characterize the slimy

interview of Earl Browder on Trot-

sky to the capitalist press. Every

last word in the D. W. article in-

cluding those on Norman Thomas
applies with double force to the

Stalinists themselves.

• • • •

Radefc and the League of Nations

"Radek writes on the history of

League of Nations. Fascism drops

out and takes leading role in War
preparations."—Headline and sub-

head, Dally Worker. In the article

itself Radek says—"AH that the

Bolsheviks said about It when the

League of Nations was founded has

been fully confirmed. But those

powers remained In the League

who are interested in the mainten-

ance of peace."

"Fascism dropn out" — but we
wpre, taught by the Dally Worker

that the British and French gov-

ernments were Fascist, and then

there Is Poland, Austria, and Bul-

garia, to say nothing of Italy itself.

If Fascism dropped out, and the

non-Fascist nations "who are inter-

ested in peace" remain, then we
take it that Mussolini Is no longer

Fascist and is interested fn peace.

Then why not invite him to Join

Father Divine, Earl Browder, and

the Women's League for Peace and

Freedom In the League Against War
and Fascism. —BILL.

Manifesto** for the FOURTH IN-

TERNATIONAL out. 500 copies

SL00 phis postage. Cash must ac-

company order. Readers of the

Militant should try hard to distri-

bute the Manifesto, 50 copies will

he sent postpaid for 25c Order

bin Pioneer Publishers, 84 B. 1Mb
St. N, X. C.

The steel industry today is prac-

tically it synonym for imperialism.

Virtually all of modern economy

radiates from this huge monopoly.

The world1 hegemony of Yankee im-

perialism is to be seen in the fact

that Great Britain, France and

Germany combined pan turn out

only two thirds as many steel and

iron products as the United States.

Tugging at the roots of the Amer-

ican capitalist giant, therefore, the

pending steel strike finds titanic

forces girding for battle.

The capitalists, in their press,

have ~opened up their light artil-

lery : "The great majority of the

employees in the steel works do not

want to strike . . . The only threat

coraes from union leaders. No is-

sue exists between the steel com-

panies and the great majority of

their employees, etc., etc."

A glance at the available figures,

however, is sufficient to show that

it took more than "outside leaders"

to set the steel workers in motion.

AcoordiiifT fo the V. S. Bureau of

census figures l ho 410,000 employees

in the iron ami steel industry

earned an average of $1,745 in

1«29, whereas 141,000 did' not work

at all during ii)3I (33.7% unem-

ployed), the remaining 278,000 earn-

ing an average of ?1,290 (a W/c
pay-cut). The U. S. Steel Corpor-

ation (Poor's Manual, 1933, p. 947)

had, including all its subsidiaries,

203,674 employees in 1931, of whom
only 03,019 worked full time, 150,-

055 part lime. The average earn-

ings for the year was $1,310, a 29%
cut from the 1929 figure. In 1932

the number of employed had' shrunk

to 358,032 (00,948 totally unem-

ployed) of which only 18,938 (1 em-

ployee out of every 12 who worked

in 1929) worked full time. The
average wages for the year were

$847, "a 55% reduction from 1928.

What Did the Owners Get

Hardly anything needs be added"

to these figures to show why the

workers must have become con-

vinced of the necessity of organiz-

ation.

"No Issue exists between the steel

companies and the great majority

of the employees (?)" Yet, while

the thousands starved Charles

Schwab, chairman of the Bethlehem

drew as salary $150,000 in 1929,

and $250,000 in 1931, 1932, and

1938; K- G. Grace, president of the

same company, $1,033,653 in 1929,

$297,796 in 15)31 and $180,000 in

1932 and 1933; and Myron C. Tay-

lor, chairman of U. S. Steel got

$209,361 iri 1929, $241,357 in 1931,

and $197,203 in 1932. "No issue

Indeed.

In the coming straggles the work-

ers face* a huge concentration of

capital. Practically all the steel

production in the country is con-

trolled by 32 companies, which own
or control, in addition to the steel

plants, mines, railroads, steamship

limes, cement plants etc. According

to the figures submitted by the Iron

and Steel Institute (the "union" of

steel capitalists) to the steel code

authority, the average number of

employees in the steel industry

proper during the years 1929 and

1930 was 343,622. Of this number
262.308 or 76.8% were employed- by

the 7 largest companies, the distri-

bution among them being as fol-

lows: V.' H. Steel, 40%; Bethlehem

Steel, 13%; Uepublic Steel, 6.5%;
Jones and Lnughlin, 5,1% ; Youngs-

town Sheet and Tube. 4.8% ; Na-

tional Steel, 4.1%; and Wheeling

Steel, 3.3%. This concentration Is

further increased by the fact that

some of the companies listed, here

as independents are subsidiaries of

(he others. Only one fact is re-

quired to complete the picture: J.

P. Morgan and several of his part-

ners are directors of U. S. Steel and

the financial agent of the corpora-

tion Is—J. 1*. Morgan and Co.

On Whom Can the Workers Rely

If the workers have illusions as

to any support they might get from

the NRA or from Roosevelt, the

capitalists know better. Listen to

what they say (Iron Age organ of

the steel bosses, July 3, 1933)': "The
president did not write the objec-

tionable features (the right to col-

lecitve bargaining—W.) of the la-

bor clause of this act. That was
done by those legislators who listen

attentively and respectfully to the

dictates of the labor lobby.

"Congress will not administer

this act. The President will. And
he is not likely to let any minority

Interest stand in the way of the

desired end. That end is not to

closs-shop American industry." (My
emphasis—W.

)

But the courts, the courts, will

they not protect the worker under

the law? The capitalists never had
any illusions about this either:

"The employer Is as free to make
non-membership in a union a con-

dition of employment as the work-

ing man is free to join the union.

This is part of the constitutional

rights of personal liberty and pri-

vate property, not to be taken away
even by legislation." (From decision

of the U. S. Supreme Court, Dec.

10, 1917, in the Hltehman Coal and
Coke case. ) Thus did the Iron Age,

emphasizing this decision in two

issues, June 29 and July 0, 1933,

foreshadow the decision in the

Weirton case. (Emphasis in Iron

Age.)

The workers and capitalists are

both '"free" ; they have "equal

rights." "Between equal rights,

force decides." The workers must
therefore depend upon their own
strength and upon this alone. Mod-
ern conditions of production have

welded them Into a vast compact
army. The power to win Is theirs

if they maintain unbroken ranks.

—WEAVER.

Capital and Labor

Under the NRA

League Continues

Gains in Frisco
Weirton Steel Milli

The following figures for the

period from March 1933 to March
1934 serve to give an interesting

illustratiou of how the} workers

fare under the Blue Eagle. During

this period, according to govern-

ment and A. F. of L. statistics

which are notoriously conservative,

wages increased 9.7 per cent. Dur-

ing the same period according to

the same statistics the cost of living

increased by 9.3 per cent.

Between October and March, un-

employment rose by 780,000 while

there are more families on relief

now than at any time since the

NRA.

The profits of the first 51 industri-

al companies to report their earn-

ings, in the first quarter of 1934, in-

creased from $6,322,000 in 1933, to

$18,740,000. This was accomplished

by en increase in productivity

through speed-up, etc. The Nation

Kives the following example from a

report by the Alexander Hamilton
Institute.

"A certain large , manufacturing

corporatiou In the Middle West
produced in 1932, 563,000 units at

a cost of $752 a unit; in 1933, by

increasing production to 809,000

units, costs were reduced to $567

per unit. The wage cost per unit

was reduced from $254 to $197, or

22.6 per cent, and the value pro-

duced per dollar paid in wages in-

creased from $3.02 to $3.22, or 10

per cent. But while wages were

not increased, profits increased from

$16,500,000 to $83,214,000, and an

extra dividend was paid to stock-

holders.

It's truly a New Deal lor capital,

but tlie same old deal, from

same old deck for labor.

The Stalinists in the San Fran-

cisco Bay area are worried about

the rapid growth and development
of the League and are moving
everything in their power to destroy

its activities and its effectiveness.

They have instructed their members
not to speak to any individual

League member. They have threat-

ened to send every "Ti'otskyite" to

the hospital and to break-up our

meet ings.

Yes the League is growing. A
new branch has now been organized

in Richmond and a city committee
established representing the three

branches in the Bay District. The
meetings held by Shachtman on his

tour were a great help in these

developments. But in a direct sense

the new Richmond branch emerges

due to the Increased activities of

the Oakland comrades in the city

of Richmond where they took a

leading part in setting up the Cali-

fornia Workers Association, a mili-

tant unemployed workers organisa-

tion.

Following right upon the heels of

these developments fhe Stalinists

issued a shop paper In Richmond at-

tacking a worker in the Standard

Oil plant by name and causing him
to lose bis job. The company did

. not at all believe the slanders

'against him of being a counter-

revolutionary etc. The League is

answering this outrageous

The road leading directly into

Weirton, W. Va., is steep and dan-

gerous. Our rickety Ford seemed

to protest, its brakes groaned at

each curve as we slowly wound our

way (» the bottom of the valley.

We experienced a feeling of uneasi-

ness. Can it be that workers have

built a city in this forsaken place?

Weirton is a city built around a

huge mill. On the main street the

workers walk about, each a living

testimonial to the mill's exploita-

tion. One can almost see them try-

New York Local

Arranges Picnic

The June 24th picnic of the New
York Branch t'.L.A. promises to be

far and away the biggest outdoor af-

fair ever held by the Communist
League. A splendid private picnic

grounds has been secured in a

large wooded estate in Yonkers. A
covered dancing paviilion, lighted

with Chinese lanterns and an excel-

lent baud to provide dance music

till midnight will add to the en-

joyment of the pieniccrs. (No extra

charge for dancing). ThpiHs is a

nice field well suited for the base-

ball enthusiasts, surrouuded by

large shady trees under which the

less energetic fans can watch the

stoolfgumps hi cool comforl. Tables for

pigeon work by pushing forward a filing m[d drinking have comfort-
workers trial to be conducted by a i,]e seating arrangements, some
the California (Workers Association covr. re(j bv „ barrack roof, others
ut the Brotherhood Hall.

I.L.I ). Refuses to Defend Prisoners

Our two comrades Booth and
Wyle, who were arrested on the

San Francisco picket, line, have

finally been released on bail. It

tool; $4,000 to get them out. The
I.L.D. has flatly refused to defend

these two class-war victims and it

was only after many hours of ef-

forts and with the assistance of the

Civil Liberties Union that the bail

amount was raised. But this re-

fusal of the I.L.D. fo defend class

war prisoners is another proof of

the desperation and' degeneracy of

the Stalinists who arc in control of

this outfit. This shameful attitude on
the part o£ the I.L.D. should be

brought home to every worker who
may still be under illusions that

this is :t workers' defense organiz-

ation. At the same time, however,

it emphasizes the need of the crea-

the ,
tion of a genuine non-partisan labor

defense organization. —FA'.

lined under shady trees.

A series of baseball games be-

tween various branches will be the

main feature of the sports program.

Group singing by the Spartacus

Youth around a campnre will be an

evening feature, with additional

vocal talent welcome.

A shooting gallery where yon can

take a shot at Adolph's idiotic

face, and various games of chance

will be provided. Last, but by no

means least, a committee of culin-

ery experts guarantee food that will

satisfy and delight all. The admis-

sion is two bits, so get your tickets

now at the City Office or through

the branches. A five-cent fare takes

you to within an easy ITi-minute

walk of the grounds,

HOW TO GET THERE: Take
the 1^'xington Ave. Subway or

Third Ave. Elevated to 241st St.

and White Plains Road, get off at

last station where Zedler's Grove
Busses will take you to the grounds.

National Tour Shows League Influence

One of the features of the recent-

ly completed national tour was the

gratifying success obtained in those

localities where hitherto the League

had never held a public meeting.

Td cite a few examples will serve

to indicate how vast are the possi-

bilities of rebuilding the movement
In the United States on a truly

revolutionary basis.

Tonawanda and North Tonawanda
are twin cities a few miles north

of Buffalo. We have one lone com-

rade doing the spade work there

—

a locality which does not have a

substantial labor movement.
Through the efforts of this pioneer,

a meeting was arranged by the lo-

cal unemployed organization, or-

ganized largely by him, which was
attended by well over a hundred

workers. Most of those present

were in the organization as their

first connection with any form of

the labor movement. Nevertheless

they followed through attentively

the presentation of the Communist
League position on the problem of

unemployment, and though jobless,

indicated their sympathy with a

good financial response. One of the

significant results of the meeting

was the invitation extended to the

speaker, comrade Shachtman, to

address the forthcoming district

conference of the Paper, Pulp and
Sulphite Workers Union, which has

a good measure of strength on both

sides of the Niagara Falls.

An even better example is Winni-

peg. At no time had a public or

private meeting under our auspices

ever been held in this historic labor

community. If the initial reception

accorded our meetings during the

tour is any index at all, Winnipeg
promises to outstrip many of our

established branches in short order.

The meetings were arranged by less

than half a dozen sympathizers and
friends, who did an excellent Job,

too. One meeting, on the funda-

mental question of our differences

with Stalinism, attended mostly by

Jewish workers, brought down 75.

Another meeting was arranged

where Shachtman spoke on the un-

employment program of the League
to a semi-official district confer-

ence of an organization embracing

over 7,000 workers. The main
meeting, chaired by the most popu-

lar revolutionary educator in the

city, comrade Bloshteln, was packed

by more than 350 workers, at which
the sympathy for our Standpoint on

Stalinism, social democracy and the

Fourth International openly ex-

pressed by a large section of the

audience, was both surprising and for their '"tardiness" by exemplary
unexpected in light of the fact that vigor and determination. At the

this was the first time it had ever 'Frisco meeting, the tradition of the

been expressed from a . Winnipeg Labor College was hroken by the

platform. A fourth meeting was fact that although the caretaker

held at the weekly forum of the grew increasingly irascible, the

Independent Labour Party of Fort meeting did not end at the regular

Rouge, an industrial outskirt of the
(

10: 30 time, but at midnight, and

city, w'here over 100 proletarians then only because the lights were
actively participated in a lecture finally shut out. The lively discus-

and a following discussion on the sion of the more than 300 in atten-

collapse of official Communism and dance can be pictured from this

social reformism. At a fifth meet- fact alone. Our first meeting there

tng, held privately, a branch of the was a bull's eye. Exactly the same
League was finally established, in- can be said for Oakland, where over

eluding two of the most prominent 100 attended, including most of the

and active representatives of the active.C.l'. militants, and in highly

Communist movement in Winnipeg industrial Richmond, where virtu-

for yegrs, comrades Pat McKeown
and Cecil Spence, both of whom are

In active leadership of an imposing

unemployed movement, and a num-
ber of active militants in the

Ukrainian labor movement who
have broken conclusively with Stal-

inism. A number of more intimate

discussions held during the stay

there resulted in the establishment

of close, promising connections with

several other militants who are

prominently associated with an ac-

tive and formidable anti-Fascist

organization in the City. It the

unforgettable traditions of \Winni-

peg are to be re-established in strug-

gle, and they shall be, our young
branch will not be the least effective

factor in that work.

Still another instance: Williston,

North Dakota. This farming com-

munity of 5,000 population packed

the courtroom—judge's bench, jury

box and all, with an overflow into

the corridor—with as fine an audi-

ence as the tour produced any-

where. The meeting went on from

8 p.m. (sharp! by the way) to mid-

night. The C.P., which once had
a stronghold here, is obliterated to

all intents and purposes. A carload

of C. P. members came down from

Plentywood, Montana, to hear our

standpoint presented, and at the

end of the meeting expressed them-
selves in unreserved agreement
with it. The ravages of Stalinism

have been so malignant in Plenty-

wood, whereabouts a strong move-
ment existed, that it has produced

a stron; and almost spontaneous

reaction which is headed' towards
us.

The west coast especially dis-

closed unlimited possibilities for

our movement. In neither of the

two main centers had a League
meeting ever been held. Both our

units—San Francisco-Oakland-Rich-

ally the whole C.P. unit turned out

to listen. Both in Frisco and Rich-

mond, the C.P. distributed scurril-

ous mimeographed leaflets against

us in an effort to counteract the

favorable sentiment. In the former
city, a counter-meeting was ar-

ranged by the party for the pur-

pose of "'exposing Mr. Shachtman"
;

if their efforts at "'exposure" at our
meeting proper is anything to go

by, their own meeting must have
been a saddening spectacle.

The meetings which the hooligans

disrupted in Los Angeles has al-

ready been referred to. But after

all, that is only half the Story. The
meeting which remained unmolested

was held the night before and at-

tracted some 300 workers, including

representatives of every important

group in the city. The good turn-

out, in spite of the petty Stalinist

trick of euchering us out of the hall

originally contracted for, and in

spite of the column of 150 Stalin-

ists headed by their chief, Lawrence
Ross, who marched up to the door

and marched right back again when
they saw who was guarding it, was
a result of the systematic plugwork

of a solid and experienced group of

comrades In the branch who are
soundly supplemented by an active

group of younger members. In both

the Pacific centers (and the num-
ber of them is guaranteed lo in

crease if only a third of our plans

materialize by half!), the work of

our units in the trade unions, on
the picket lines, and in the unem-
ployed movement is a model of the

kind of work that must be done if

the League is tc grow and win.

Everywhere it Is being gotten un-

der way, In some places well under
way, and the initial results show a
vitality and potentiality of the

League which, properly guided, will

lay more than one solid found'atlftn

ing to rest their bodies so that to-

morrow they wiil have a fresh

supply of energy for the mill. In

fact, one wonders how a worker

can bear living here. Upon asking

one of the workers how he could

bear it he explained that this was
made possible only by first working

in the mill. After tasting life in

Mr. Weir's ""workshop" one found
Weirton quite a nice place to live.

The Union Prepares for Strike

The Amalgamated Iron, Steel and
Tin Workers of America—an A. F.

of L. union—has a membership in

these mills of about 4,000 including

Steubenville and Clarksburg. The
president. Bill Long, has promised

to present demands for union rec-

ognition and to join the nation-wide

strike in middle of June if this de-

mau is uot met.

At their meeting of May 19, the

Stalinists witb their handful of fol-

lowers made a statement that they

will support the strike one hundred
percent. However, whether they

wiil support the strike as real mili-

tants when it is called or use it as

a base for recruiting members for

their own union as they have done
elsewhere on numerous occasions

remains to be seen. They have

made several attempts to build their

own union here but they have so

discredited themselves with the

workers that all their attempts

have been crowned with failure. In

April they issued leaflets under the

auspices of the Metal Workers
I'liion calling the workers to a
meeting at the Ahepli Hall. No
one came. Instead of concentrating

their energies into a real left wing
movement in fhe Amalgamated the

Stallpists make frequent sallies into

Weirton from Steubenville in an
effort to disrupt the organizing of

the workers. Such tactics are re-

actionary.

At present the tin plate, steel and
coke plants are operating on an
eight-hour day. five-day week basis

while fhe sheet mill schedule varies

from three to five days. Unskilled

workers get $3.53 per day while the

rate of pay tor piece work is so

varied and complicated that one

must be a mathematician in order

to determine what a worker has
earned at the end of a day's work.

How Weir Wins His Elections

Before the company elections took

place Mr. Weir set out to prove

that the workers were in favor of

a company union. Here is how he
did it. Maryland Heights, which
is Weir's country home, was sud-

denly thrown open to all the work-
ers. They were invited to come
there as his guests and to eat as

many sandwiches and drink as

much beer and whiskey as their

hearts desired. The banquet lasted

for two solid weeks. The workers
liked going there and why not. It

was such a pleasant place, such a
contrast to their own existence in

Weirton proper. And besides, there
was a band playing too.

And now, as the day of the
election was close at hand, perhaps
Mr. Weir will relax in an easy
chair and await the returns with
confidence. But no, not Mr. Weir.
Sandwiches and beer was only part
of his program. What guarantee
was there that these delicacies

were properly digested. So to make
sure that the workers would not
"bite the hand that fed them", our
"generous host" stationed guardians
of the law near the ballot boxes
and in their bands he placed gener-
ous sized clubs with orders to lend

a helping hand to any worker who
might go astray.

\ Serious Struggle is Impending

During the last strike the meth-
ods the company used to whip the
workers into submission was noth-
ing short of scandalous. In order
to discredit the union the yellow
papers shouted that the Amalga-
mated supported gambling and
racketeering aud that It must
therefore be smashed. In order to

fill the city with special police the
company raised the cry that the
citizens demanded additional pro-

tection against the union and these
police were used in turn to terror-

ize the workers. In order to divide
the workers further the company
raised the slogan of "extra bonus
for all workers with more than
twenty years service". They left

nothing undone.

But the workers go on fighting.

They learn through struggle. In the
entire steel industry including
Steubenville, Weirton, Clarksburg,
Yorkville, Cannonsburg, Homestead,
McKeesport, etc. The pressure of

the strike sentiment on the union
leaders is tremendous. How the of-

ficials react to this remains to be
seen. One thing Is certain. A
militant struggle is due in Weirton.

—JRVING OKL1N.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

mond and Los Angeles are of very stone for the new Communist party
recent origin. But they make up, In the United States. —M. S.
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Biro-Bidjan

The Soviet Union has granted to

Biro-Bidjan the status of an auto-

nomous Soviet Republic for the

Jews. This step is consistently in

line with the democratic policy es-

tablished at the very foundation of

the Soviets of granting complete

self-determination to the oppressed

nationalities, and even to small na-

tional minorities. Here is a bit of

historic justice—that the country

once anathematized by the workers

of all lands for its violently reac-

tionary instigations and pogroms
against the Jews, should now be

the (Irst to grant a vast territory

to them for their free cultural de-

velopment. Coming too, at a time

of extreme fascist reaction when
the capitalist dictatorships of Ger-

many, Austria, Poland, Bulgaria,

Rumania, Latvia have taken over

Czarist tactics of diverting the

pent-up wrath of fhe masses against

the terrible conditions under which

they are forced to live, of trans-

forming this as yet unguided anger

into a weapon of reaction by mak-
ing scapegoats of the Jews,—the

action of the Soviet Government
stands out in bold contrast and will

undoubtedly draw the Jewish mass-

es everywhere into closer sympathy
with Soviet Russia.

Contrast with Palestine

Inevitably the question will pose

itself to the many Jews attracted

now more tban ever to the idea of

a homeland—which one, Palestine

or Biro-Bidjan? To
.
the Marxist

this question can have but one an-

swer. There can be no question of

thd idealism of the Jewish masses
In supporting Palestine and immi-
grating there. But Palestine cur-

ries a double taint, that of capital-

ist dividing of the working class

and that of imperialist intrigue. It

Is by no accident <at least so far

as the bourgeois leaders are con-

cerned ) that the Zionists every-

where set themselves apart from the

workers' movement. The sort of

national culture desired by Jewish
capitalists is reactionary and aims
to split off one and not the least im-

portant section of the workers from
the international movement. True
there exists a section of the ZioniBt

movement that carries on a struggle

against capitalist influence inside

and outside of Palestine. With
their struggle against capitalism we
are completely in sympathy. But
Jewish Palestine remains neverthe-

less a bit of transported capitalism

under the paw of British imperial-

ism. The conflict in which Jewish
immigrants immediately find them-

selves with the Arabs tends to ob-

scure for both the Jewish and the

Arab masses the essential need for

proletarian unity against the com-
mon capitalist oppressors. It per-

mits the semi-feudal Arabian rul-

ing class to gain the support of the

Arab masses in a fictitious struggle

against British imperialism in the

role of expropriating the Arab in

favor of the Jew. It permits the

Jewish bourgeoisie to foist a fake
national unity on their masses by
the false plea of common defense.

The Question of Freedom

Biro-Bidjan, on the 'other hand
stands as a symbol for all nation-

alities and for the Jews in particu-

lar. No oppressed nationality or

national minority—and this can be

said categorically —can gain its

freedom under capitalist rule. To-

day only by enlisting in the inter-

national class struggle on the side

of the proletariat for the complete

overthrow of capitalism, for the

abolition of private property and
capitalist exploitation, can the op-

pressed national masses gain their

freedom. In every nation there ex-

ists, as Lenin pointed out, not one
national culture, but two. The
dominant culture, that of the pre-

sent ruling class, is one of robbery

at home and abroad, of exploitation

and oppression of all kinds, includ-

ing that of national minorities. The
other existing In embryo only in the

capitalist countries, Is that of pro-

letarian democracy, of internation-

al socialism fighting for unity of

the oppressed against all separatist

barriers of race, color, religion. In-

cluding the national barriers. The
proletariat of each and every land

in liberating itself also leads to the

liberation of every other section of

the oppressed masses.

Defense of the Soviet Union

That is the meaning of Biro-Bid-

jan. Here the Jews are given the

opportunity to establish a real

homeland devoid of capitalist ex-

ploitation and built in cooperation,

not merely with each other but with

the international proletariat. Let

no one assume the task Is easy for

Biro-Bfdjan no more than the rest

of the Soviet Union is safe so long

as capitalism still exists. But the

Jewish masses have an added rea-

son for supporting the workers*

fatherland and defending the Sov

let Union. —J. WEBER,
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Socialist PartyAdopts"Militant'

Position at Detroit Convention
(Continued from page 1)

era tic met hods V Do we want to

resort to violence?"

The veteran Ohio liighti Winger,
Joseph Kharts, went his fellow at-

torneys irom New York one better

and flatly stated that if he had to

choose between the flag and "red

revolution" he would follow the

ting. This brought such a violent

demonstration against him that the

chairman of the day, VlaUek,

threatened to '"clear the galleries".

There was no suggestion to throw
Sharts out of the meeting, although
someone shouted, "You have no
place in the Socialist Party."

Powers Hapgood, in speaking for

the resolution, declared that it was
not fully satisfactory to him aud to

other left wing delegates. He said

it should he amended not to the

right but to the left ; that the work-
ers object to the S. P. not because
it is too radical but because it is

not radical enough. Dan lloan the,

the Mayor of Milwaukee, however,
assured the terrified members of the

Did Guard, who are comfortably en-

joying their "socialism" right now
in the form of substantial incomes
and other emoluments, that they

were unduly alarmed. This resolu-

tion, he said, doesn't go as far as

the St. Louis resolution. And, be-

sides, he added slyly, we didn't

narry out the St. Louis resolution.

The sections in the "Declaration

of Principles" which evoked such a

stormy debate read as follows:

"The Socialist Party is opposed

to militarism, Imperialism and
war. It purposes to eradicate the
perpetual economic warfare of

capitalism the fruit of which is

International, conflict. War can-

not be tolerated by Socialists, or

preparedness for war. They will

unitedly seek to develop trust-

worthy instruments for the peace-

able settlement of international

disputes and eonSicts. Tiiey will

seek to eliminate military train-

ing from schools, colleges and
camps. They will oppose military

reviews, displays and expendi-

tures, whether for direct war pre-

paredness or for militaristic pro-

paganda, both in wartime and
peacetime. They will loyally sup-

port, in the tragic event of war,
any of their comrades who for

anti-war activities or refusal to

perform war service, come into

conflict with public opinion or the
law. Moreover, recognizing the

suicidal nature of modern combat
and tite incalculable strain of

war's consequences which rest

most heavily upon the working
class, tiiey will refuse collectively

to sanction or support any inter-

national war; they will, on the
contrary, by agitation and opposi-

tion, do their best not to be brok-

en by tlte war, but to break up
the war. They will meet war and
the detailed plans for war already

mapped out by the war-making
arms of the government, by
massed war resistance, organized
so far as practicable Jn a general

strike of labor unions and profes-

sional groups in a united effort to

make the waging of war a prac-

ticable impossibility and to eon-

vert the capitalist war crisis into

a victory for socialism.

"In Its struggle for a new so-

ciety, the Socialist Party seeks to

attain its objectives by peaceful

and orderly means. Kecognizag
the increasing resort by a crumb-
ling capitalist order to Fascism
to preserve its integrity and
dominance, the Socialist Party

Intends not to be deceived by
Fascist propaganda nor over-

whelmed by Fascist force. It will

do all in its power to tight Fas-
cism of every kind all tlw time
and everywhere in the world,

until Fascism is dead. It will

rely, nevertheless, on the organiz-

ation of a disciplined labor move-
ment. Its methods may include a
recourse to u general strike which
will not merely serve as a defense
against Fascist counter-revolution

but will carry the revolutionary

struggle into- the camp of the en-

emy.

"The Socialist Party proclaims
anew its faith In economic and
political democracy, but it unhesi-

tatingly applies itself to the t/ask

of replacing the bogus democracy
of capitalist parliamentarism by
a genuine workers' democracy.
Capitalism is doomed. If it can

be superseded by majority vote,

the Socialist Party will rejoice.

If the crisis comes through the
denial of majority rights after

the electorate has given us a man-
date we shall not hesitate to crush

by our labor solidarity the reck-

less forces of reaction and to

consolidate the Socialist State. If

the capitalist system should col-

lapse in a general chaos and con-

fusion, which cannot permit of

orderly procedure, tile Socialist

Party, webther or not in such a
ease it Is a majority, will not

shrink from the responsibility of

organizing and maintaining a gov-

ernment under the workers' rule.

True democracy Is a worthy
means to progress; but true demo-

cracy must be created by the
workers of the world."

It we take the three main points

dealt with in the declaration—war,
the state and revolution, and the

light against Fascism—it is easy to

see that u straightforward revolu-

tionary answer, proceeding from
theory and experience, has not been
given in a single case. To be sure,

the declaration marks a sharp de-

parture from the position and prac-

tice of the international social de-

mocracy from 1914 to the collapse

in Germany and Austria. That is

why the Old Uuard, which has
learned nothing and forgotten noth-

ing, fought it so bitterly.

Cenlrism has rearisen and come
to dominance in ttie international

Social Democracy precisely because
the old methods of social reformism
have brought such ignominious de-

feat and iiave been so thoroughly
discredited. A change in front has
become an imperative necessity in

order to hold the organizations to-

gether and regain the confidence of

the workers. This is the lole of

Centrist)). The revolutionary im-

pulses of the workers are met with
general formulations which sound
extremely radical but which do not
meau anything specifically. The
Detroit declaration abounds in these

treacherous and deceptive formula-

tions. It is a classic document of

Ccntrism.

The resolution promises a general
strike against war— which is a
inyth, impossible of realization ill

the lace of a war moblliaatlon.

And even this is qualified to read,

"insofar as practicable". Which Is

a way of saying, "We are only talk-

ing about u general strike; we don't

really mean it." And in truth that

is how many of the proponents of

the resolution understand this bom-
bast. .That war is inevitable under
{capitalism, that it cannot be pre-

vented or defeated by refusal to

serve Li the army or by any other

form of passive resistance, that the

only answer to war, in fact, is rev-

olution—civil war, or the prepara-

tion for it—on all these mala as-

pects of the question o£ war the

resolution either remains silent, or
speaks falsely, or resorts to ambig-
uous allusions and hints which may
be interpreted one way or another.

The resolution promises to fight

Fascism '"ait the time and every-

where in the world" and even to

"carry the revolutionary struggle

into the tamp of the enemy". Brave
words! But all that, including the

general strike to which the resolu-

tion says the S. P. '•may" resort,

was proclaimed by the German and
Austrian Social Democratic parties

with no less bluster. Will the S.P.

form a united front with all work-
ers' organizations against Fascism?
Will it teach the workers that the

Fascist bands must be beaten down
with their own methods before they

have the chance to get the upper
hand? Will it explain to the work-
ers that the answer to Fascist vio-

lence is the Workers' Militia and
that it must be formed, on the basis

ot the united front before the Fas-

cists get state power, not after-

ward? No. On this crucial ques-

tion, as on all others, the resolu-

tion of the Detroit convention says

nothing clearly, specifically and un-

ambiguously. That is why such, a
conglomeration of different tend-

encies could) unite to vote for it.

The resolution was designed as a

catch-ill I for votes, not as a clear

guide to the workers in the fight

against Fascism.

On the question of the state and
revolution the Detroit convention

adopted the formula of the Ameri-
can Workers' Party which had been

put into circulation long ago by the

late Morris Hlilquit. The 8. P.

henceforth is to apply itself to the

task '"of replacing the bogus demo-
cracy of capitalist parliamentarism

by a genuine workers' democracy".

Just what this workers' democracy
is to look like is not explained. Is

it the) dictatorship of the proletar-

iat? Some delegates thought so and
for that reason accepted it. Other

delegates thought the contrary and
voted for it with that understand-

ing. Like the resolution as a whole
the expression "workers' democra-

cy' is a vote-catcher, not a clear

guide for the education and action

of the workers.

The resolution omits any mention

of the revolutionary struggle to es-

tablish the so-called workers' de-

mocracy. Instead of that it refers

to the possibility that capitalism

"can be superseded by a majority

vote". If the rights of the major-

ity are then denied the forces of

reaction are to be crushed "by our

labor solidarity". With the aid of

such empty verbiage as this, such

treacherous double-meaning formu-

lations which satisfy people of di-

vergent views, the "Militants", who
express a progressive tendency in

the ranks of the party, the Revolu-

tionary Policy Committee, which

had set itself up as the spokesman

of the revolutionary left wing, and

the Municipal Socialists of Milwau-

kee, who think it is time to become

a bit more radical—they all got to-

gether on the basis of the new "De-

claration of Principles" to present

a new face to the working class of

America. But it is not the face of

revolutionary socialism.

By this statement I do not mean
to deny that profound changes are

taking place in the ranks of the

S. P. and that the convention at De-
troit reflected this process of

change. A real movement to the

left is under way. It has not yet

formulated its position clearly, nor

has it found its authentic leaders.

The rapid transformation now tak-

ing place in the Socialist ranks is

marked* by a great deal of confusion

and contradiction. The Centrists

who dominated the Detroit conven-

tion exploited this confusion and
rode to power with it.

Will they be able now, by a par-

tial turn of the party to the left,

to arrest further developments?

The answer to that question rests

first of all with the revolutionary

militants in the party. There are

quite a few of them already. They
will increase and multiply to the

extent that they understand the

role of centrism as a barrier to

revolutionary progress and wage an
unrelenting war against it.

I. hope to return to this question

and to other aspects of the Detroit

convention in future articles.

—JAMES P. CANNON.

Mussolini Sets

An Example of

Disarmament

What may he expected from the

"Disarmament" conferences is indi-

cated in a speech by Mussolini in

his Chamber of Deputies on May
•ilith. Italy will spend 1,000,000,000

lire on battleships and a similar

amount on its air fleet. This, he

remarked sardonically, was done

because "disarmament had at last

come". The construction of the

battleships and aeroplanes will be

carried out in spite of a deficit of

l.(M)ll.(MKi,(HX) lire in the budget.

Will the budget be "balanced" by
taxing the bankers and industrial-

ists? Oil no! As usual the work-

ers have to carry the burden of

jiaying for the war preparations.

"We are probably moving toward"

a period ot humanity reposing on a
lower standard of life. We must
not be alarmed by this prospect

(!)- Present-day humanity is very

strong and is capable of asceticism

('.'.) such as we perhaps have no
conception of". This is his consol-

ing advice to the Italian workers.

It was also necessary, he stressed,

lo lower the cost of production so

Italy could face the competition of

other nations in the International

market. This process he warned,
would call for a general lowering

of salaries and wages.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

ACriticism of the Draft Program of

The American Workers Party
In the May Day issue of Labor

Action we are informed by comrade
Sidney Hook that : "One of the

most significant features of the

Draft Program of the A.W.P. is that

it breaks with the fetishism of

terms in the revolutionary tradi-

tion." We take this to mean that

new terms are being used for cer-

tain ideas already accepted &s cor-

rect. And since it is a program
that is under discussion the ques-

tion of whether these correct ideas

{ire actually maintained becomes
the essential one.

in his answer to this question

comrade Hook says : "For the first

time in the history of the American
revolutionary parties an attempt
has been made to present In Intel-

ligible fashion the essential mean-
ing content of such terms as 'dicta-

torship of the proletariat', 'Soviets',

etc." Further, on In the same ar-

ticle we are admonished that it is,

"high time to abandon the linguistic

fixations which obstruct clear think-

ing."

After that follows the explanation

of the term used in the A.W.P. pro-

gram in presenting what it assumes
to be the meaning and the content

of the dictatorship of the proletar-

iat. And here we arrive at the.

crux of the problem. What is pre-

sented as a break with the fetishism

Will the Soviet UnionJoin theLeague ofNations?

The policy of socialism in one

country is reaping a new and
mighty success. The Soviet Union
Is about to be accepted, into the

League of Nations. At the same
time that Sarraut and Doumergue
are deporting Trotsky from France,

the French foreign minister Bar-

thou is negotiating with I.itvinoff

on the condition for the entry o£ the

Soviet Union into the League of

Nations.

The existence of the League of

Nations was in reality seriously en-

dangered. Japan and Germany had
once more convincingly proved its

impotence, even Paraguay and Bo-
livia flouted it. The differences be-

tween France and England threat-

ened to tear it asunder. The League
of Nations explodes—a harsh melo-

dy in the prelude to the witches'

Sabbath ot the coming World War.

For the Immediate present, however,

the open collapse would have meant
the destruction of all the efforts of

French diplomacy of the post-war

period, would have destroyed the

very lust vestige of France's hege-

mony on the continent. As a result

it is for French foreign diplomacy
a matter of tremendous importance
to save the League of Nations and
pour new life into it. The preser-

vation of the League of Nations

means for France the preservation

of the system of Versailles, the

stabilization of the French brig-

ands peace. This French policy

now finds a new support in the

Soviet Union. The acceptance of

tiie .Soviet Union into the League
of Nations lends this bankrupt in-

stitution a new shimmer. At best

only the Swiss Cheeses and the

Dutch Cleansers fear the Soviet

Union as a revolutionary force

whereas the French bourgeoisie has

already long ago realized the truth

of the statement which a Russian
"revotutionary" diplomat sarcasti-

cally expressed to Paul Boncottr,

"You ought to be happy that a

Communist Party exists in France,

otherwise the revolution would
long ago have been made."

Petty Bourgeois Pacifists Will

Greet This Move
Not for nothing does the fight

against real proletarian revolution-

aries, against Trotsky and the

Fourth International, find Stalin

and Doumergue allied with each

other. The social traitors and petty

bourgeois pacifists of all countries,

however, become positively ecstatic

as a result of the move of the Soviet

Union. The Soviet Union prevents

the bankruptcy of the petty bour-

geois policy of pacifism from be-

coming too apparent. Henderson's

pleasure trips in the name of dis-

armament will now be backed by

Lltvinoff's authority. Moreover, the

leftward trend in the English pro-

letariat pushes the Labor Party

joliticlans directly toward the for-

mation of a new Anglo-Russian

Committee. All the easier for them
If the League of Nations now as-

sumes this role.

And how can the official Com-
munist parties of all countries con-

demn the reformists and their petty

bourgeois pacifist qualities which
objectively furthers imperialism

and militarism? If the imperialist

powers, France and England have

become "guarantors of world peace"

in the eyes of the Soviet Union, and
the maintenance of peace at any
price—even at the price of aban-

doning revolutionary policy—is held

up as the supreme aim of Soviet

foreign policy, how can the French
Communists still attack French im-

perialism, aud militarism? French
militarism, plundering and bloodily

suppressing Tunis and Morocco,

Knglish imperialism, enslaving de-

fenseless Indians and fellahs have
become in the terminology of Soviet

diplomacy, xnam titors of peace!

What Will tlte Comintern Do?
With this we have arrived at the

most important problem which is

connected with the entry of the

Soviet Union into the League of

Nations, — namely, what are the

consequences of this step for the

Comintern'; Characteristic, by the

way, of the incredible decay of the

Comintern and Ihe scorn with

which Mialiu treats it, is the fact

that the Daily ot" the Danish Stal-

inists, the Copenhagen Arbejder-

bhtdet reports the interview of Bar-

thou Willi Litwuuff a day later than

the bourgeois press, adding to the

caption "THIS SOVIET IN THE
LF.ACUE OF NATIONS" a question

mark. This question mark reveals

far more deeply She pitiful political

role which Stalin's Comintern hire-

lings play than ten theoretical ar-

ticles (if ours could do. The Soviet

Union enters the League of Na-
tions! Should Unit not be discussed

beforehand in I lie Comintern and
all its sections even down to the

lowest unit? Should not a world
congress or at least an enlarged

K.C.C.I, plenum pass a resolution

upon this? Or is it no concern of

Ihe revolutionary workers of the

world, what sort of a foreign policy

their fatherland is pursuing'; In

place of this, news of this import
appears in ihe Communist press

with the introduction "according to

the bourgeois press"! And the rev-

olutionary editors are not even

conscious of their miserable role.

And what sort of a policy will the

Comintern pursue from now on as

regards the League of Nations?

Did not the Dutchman Wijnkoop

—

another miserable capitulator of the

Comintern—under the pressure of

the revolutionary criticism of the

League of Nations by our comrade
Sneevliet in the Dutch Parliament
only a few months ago deliver a
thundering attack against this in-

strument of the French, English and
Dutch imperialists "dropping with
blood and dirt"? What will the

IKior Wijnkoops of all countries do
now? They will have to learn by
heart the foreign policy speeches of

(heir colleagues of the "social-fas-

cist" faction. .Must not the result

of the entry of the Soviet Union
Into the League of Nations force the

French Communists into a truce

with their own bourgeoisie,?

What the German Stalinists Say
And just at the sjihic moment—

in the Kinidschaii of May 9th—ap-
pears the "revised program of social

aud nationar liberation" of the Cen-
tral Committee of the C. P. G.

Once more seven whole paragraphs
are dedicated to the "peace of in-

famy of 'Versailles" which Hitler

cannot get rid of. These formula-

tions close with the word's:

"The proletarian revolution, the

revolutionary working class, under
our leadership: that is, the one and
only force which can smash the
brigands treaty of Versailles, do
away with all the burdens of tribute

(we wonder if some day the news
will get to lleckert's ear, that Ger-

many has for a long time not paid

one pfennig.—W. ll.) and open the

gates of the empire for the volun-

tary union of all toiling Germans
(only fin* tho Germans? Perhaps
according to the principle, 'A Ger-

man is he who is an Aryan'?—W.
H.)"
To set up the liberation from the

Versailles Treaty as one of the

chief aims of the proletarian revo-

lution in Germany in the present

situation means that one must

port a possible war of Hitler's which
has this as Its goal. It means ob-

jectively lending the services of a
helper's helper to the Fascist neo-

jraperial is ts.

Thus appear the results of ten

years' theory and practice of "so-

cialism In one country". A com-
plete destruction of proletarian in-

ternationalism, the ideological pre-

paration of a transition of the

Communists to the camp of Its own
bourgeoisie.

Need for Fourth International

For the honest proletarian revo-

lutionaries, in the ranks of the

Third International, however, the

entry of the Soviet Union into the

League of Nations will be an eye-

ojiener to the necessity of the new
revolutionary Fourth International

which wages an unyielding interna-

tional battle against the imperial-

ists of all countries. The workers

will recognize more and more that

only a battle of this kind can realty

save the Soviet Union from destruc-

tion. The Doumergues, Baldwins
and Mussolinis will In a serious test

prove themselves far more unreli-

able "supporters" of the Soviet Un-

ion than the Chiang-kai-sheks,

Wang-tin-weis, Purcells and Citrines

in the years IS2o to 1927. It will

be one of the duties of the new
International to take away the com-
manding posts of the first proletar-

ian state from the opportunistic

servants of international imperial-

ism in order to fill them with de-

termined proletarian world revolu-

tionists. —W.H.

of terms is a substitution which

changes, or certainly at least, com-

pletely obscures the correct idea.

Instead of the dictatorship of the

proletariat as a characterization of

the workers' state during the per-

iod of transition from capitalism to

communism the term "workers' de-

mocracy" is used.

It is this substitution that com-

rade Hook defends in his article

entitled "Marxism and Democracy"

in which he uses a Marxian term-

inology but distorts the essential

"meaning-content" of Marxism.

In its defense comrade Hook
says : "Today for historical reasons

it ts necessary to stress more than

ever betore the facts that the work-

ers' state Is a workers' democracy."

And further on he adds : "The

workers' democracy must be coun-

terposed to the capitalist dictator-

ship in its representative liberal

form as well as its fascist form."

Of course, under a fascist regime,

and against fascism, democratic de-

mands and demands for workers'

democracy assume unusual impor-

tance. But that is primarily in the

sense of agitation and tactical ap-

proach to the masses. That, on the

other hand, the dictatorship of the

proletariat as a transition period

signifies a broader democracy than

hitherto known is absolutely cor-

rect. It signifies a workers' demo-

cracy in contradistinction to bour-

geois democracy. This is an essen-

tial part of that form of state. "But

that alone does not characterize the

content of the workers' state. It Is

only one of its aspects. The work-

ers' state, to maintain itself in

power, must suppress the exploiters

who held iiower before and take

away their private property in the

means of production as well as eli-

minate them from the government.

It represents a new class rule which

makeB workers' democracy possible.

It is because of these facts that in

describing our conception of the

workers' state we use the term "the

dictatorship of the proletariat."

Is it not correct to say that the

spirit of Marx's teachings consist of

the doctrine of the dictatorship of

the proletariat? It is also assumed
that the A.W.P. aims to become a

Marxian party. But how does it

come, that it is precisely on this

vital point that its presentation in

"intelligible fashion" so closely ap-

proximates Norman Thomas when

be argued against the left- wing in

the Socialist Party. He put It this

way : "Even in a transitional period

the Ideal to hold up and to work

for is workers' democracy rather

than a dictatorship of the proletar-

iat, which means the dictatorship of

one party."

The comrades of the A.W.I', want
to distinguish themselves from the

social-reformists and from their

conceptions. Comrade Hook will

argue that this conception has

nothing in common with what he

meant. He has also told us before

what he thinks Marx meant. He is

well acquainted with Marx although

Militant Builders
"Minneapolis Shows the Way"

Minneapolis showed how revolu-

tionary Communists, who have the

general interests of the workers at

heart, instead of their own sectar-

ian party interests, can lead- a
strike to a successful finish and
come out of it with a union of

7,000 members. All this was not

accomplished over-night by some
magical formula of a quick road to

"mass work" as some of our im-

patient critics have been demand-
ing of us. It was accomplished by
working slowly and fundamentally,

preparing every step in advance.

According to indications, the

C.L.A. branch in Minneapolis will

double its membership soon. This

too Is not merely the result of the

splendid work our comrades did

during the strike. It Is due in a

large measure to the fact that the

Minneapolis comrades have been

busy circulating the Militant among
the workers for a long period. In

this field too, "Minneapolis Shows
the Way."

In the first Club Plan sub drive.

The Minneapolis branch sent in 128

new subscriptions. In the second

drive they have already purchased

40 cards. In addition to these 40

cards which they have not yet dis-

posed of they have 150 subscribers

and they receive a bundle of 100

copies weekly, paying for them in

full at the end of each month.
During the strike, they received an

additional bundle of 500 copies

weekly for which they have already

paid.

Now, after their hard and stub-

born Jimmy Higgins work in con-

nection with getting the workers of

Minneapolis to read the Militant,

our comrades there are beginning

to reap the results of their devoted

labors. Undoubtedly, many of the

most militant fighters during the

sup- strike were from the ranks of those

who had been reading our paper

previously. What Minneapolis did,

other cities can do too when the

circumstances present themselves.

Every time you get a new reader

of the Militant, yon get a prospec-

tive fighter in the class struggle and

a possible member of the Commun-
ist League of America.

TAKE ADVANTAGE OF THE
SPECIAL CLUB PLAN DRIVE!
BUY YOUR CLUB PLAN SUB

CARDS NOW

!

THE DRIVE ENDS AUGUST 1st.

NO CARDS WILL BE SOLD AF-

TER THAT DATE.

THE COMPLETE RECORD OF
SECOND DRIVE

Boston Branch 8

I. Borsook 4

Berkeley (Kogan) 4

Ben L. & I. Porter 4

Cleveland Braneh 22

Chicago Braneh 20

Chicago Friends of

The Militant Club 8

Constance N. 4

Davenport Branch 4

Los Angeles Branch 16

Los Angeles (Doughty) 8

Leeser 4

Minneapolis Branch 40

New Haven Branch 4

New Castle Branch 4

Newark Branch 4

New York Local 32

(City Office 28)

< Harlem Br. 4)

Oakland Branch 4

Philadelphia Branch 8

Springfield Branch 4

San Franclscc Branch 8

San Francisco (Osborn) 4

St. Louis Branch 4

Toronto Branch 4

Toronto Youth Club 4

Waukegan Branch 4

TOTAL 234

his view.s are very far from being

Marxist views. Comrade Hook and
the other A.W.P. comrades will

point to the section in their draft

program which says: "The revolu-

tionary- government must he pre-

pared to meet the violence of the

overthrown but still dangerous
<apitalist dictatorship. Against the

forces of reaction, seeking to recall

the old order, the workers must
tight with every weapon to establish

their own democracy. Against cap-

italist legality . . . must be set rev-

olutionary legality . . .", etc. And
how is this to be achieved? Ac-

cording to the Draft Program of

the A.W.P. "a time will come when
the major sections of the population

will support the principles of a

workers' democracy. As a measure
of defense against the suicidal

course of capitalist dictatorship,

the workers will take power."

This sounds simple enough. But
what is lacking here In strategy

liows from the conception the au-

thors have of the workers' state.

However, the question of strategy

we leave asidei for the moment.
What is said here about the work-
ers' state, we grant, reads better

than comrade Hook's interpreta-

tion ; nevertheless its shortcomings

are demonstrated more clearly by

these Interpretations. It Is Just

such interpretations and such ambi-

guities which make possible for

those In the A.W.P,, who say openly

that they are opposed to all dicta-

torships, to stand with those who
claim to be revolutionists on the

same program. Thus what Is pre-

sented as abandoning "linguistic

fixations which obstruct clear think-

ing" is in reality a lack of clear

thinking, or to be more precise—

a

tack of revolutionary thinking. The
intention of the authors may have
been the best but "the road to bell

is paved with good intentions."

In the program of the revolution-

ary party ideas and terms must be

defined with absolute exactness. We
would say that this must particu-

larly apply today to the question of

the proletarian dictatorship; and
there are good reasons for that. A
look at the world movement will

convince us that this has become
the burning issue with socialist

workers adopting a leftward course.

On the question of the proletarian

dictatorship, they begin to express

their break with the whole concept

and heritage of social reformism.

In all of the recent European ex-

periences this is one of the Issues

which stand ouQ the most clearly.

The leftward moving socialist work-

ers begin to give an evaluation of

the proletarian dictatorship and
counterpose it in name and essense

to the social reformist concept of

defense of bourgeois democracy

which helped to strangle the prole-

tarian revolution. They witnessed:

the perfidious part played by social

reformism in these European events

and they also notice the Stalinist

bureaucratic apparatus measures

which distort the character ot the

workers' state. In view of this, a

party proclaiming Itself to be revo-

lutionary, can least of all permit

the real meaning of the proletarian

dictatorship to become obscured.

Marxism constitutes a generalis-

ation of all workingclass experience.

This means that for Marxists it Is

necessary to absorb every new ex-

perience gained. If we fall to learn

from the most recent ones, from
those most fresh in our mind, we
shall not be able to learn at all. The
A.W.P. cannot proceed as If there

were no such experience before it

appeared on the scene. Most cer-

tainly it cannot assume to be a rev-

olutionary party when proceeding in

ihat way.

Comrade Hook says that the

great mass of American workers are

non-political and that they must
therefore.be shown the true demo-

cracy—workers' democracy—agalnat
the false democracy under capital-

ism. That is well and good insofar

as agitation amongst the masses Is

concerned. In that ft Is necessary

to adapt one's methods to require-

ments of existing conditions. But
the revolutionary program Is an en-

tirely different matter. It is the

guide to action and its primary
purpose is therefore the education

of the party itself. Accepting com-
rade Hook's interpretations, the

shortcomings in the A.W.P. Draft

Program become really a matter of

adaptation not In methods and ap-

proach but adaptation of position.

it becomes an adaptation of the

program to the prejudices of the

backward workers. The result will

be neither a revolutionary program
nor a revolutionary party. It will

repel the advanced workers, and
fail to educate the backward work-
ers' for they can be educated only

through the advanced workers,

through the revolutionary section.

The most important historical In-

strument In the epoch of wars and
revolutions ts the party of the prol-

etariat. But it can attain Its ob-

jective only on the basis of its own
clarity of principle.

—ARNE SWABECK.
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Editorial Mote

The Minneapolis Strike

After the Minneapolis General

Drivers Union conducted such a

splendid' fight that the whole labor

movement of the city is resounding

with praise of its magnificent lead-

ership these men now learn from

the Daily Worker that the strike

was defeated and betrayed. For-

tunately these Minneapolis fighters

have shown that they are capable

of using their heads as well as their

lists and they will know exactly

how to estimate such concoctions.

As far as these workers are con-

cerned there need be no doubt that

they will regard such drivel as be-

neath contempt. Thinking workers

elsewhere know only too well what

little reliance can be placed in the

Stalinist evaluations in regard to

facts as well as in regard to theor-

etical conclusions. That is verified

by the thousands of them who had

joined the official party and who

through their bitter experiences of

capitalist exploitation learned to

hold the ideals of Communism in

high esteem and precisely because

Of that found it impossible to re-

main In the party. It is verified

by the thousands of other workers

who for a time became victims of

the fatal Stalinist T.U.U.L. policy

and left these hopeless caricatures

of militant unions in disgust.

In Minneapolis we had a strike

and a leadership which, when view-

Ing it as a whole, its militancy, its

thoroughness of organization, its

loyalty to the class and effective

policy is unequalled in recent labor

history. For the first time in this

present period the entirely correct

method of mobilising every member

and every worker involved in a

solid phalanx resulted in preventing

a single wheel from moving and in

routing not only the scabs but also

the police and special deputies sent

to the scene for their protection.

And this strike followed closely

upon the heels of the automobile

sell-out settlement which served as

an enormous stimulus everywhere

to the bosses' resistance to union

organization. In every one of the

formerly unorganized industries the

newly-formed unions are still bat-

tling for their existence with only

a precarious foothold as yet. We
are not speaking in this connection

of the Stalinist paper unions, of

which about the best that can be

said is that they justly merit the

laughing scorn that lias been heaped

upon their claim to be called un-

ions, that is, if it hadl not been so

tragic, recognizing the dastardly

disruptive role this whole policy

plays. The automobile sell-out set-

tlement pushed the surging move-

ment of these new unions in a back-

ward direction. But the Minneapo-

lis struggle came as a turning point,

cutting a deep wedge into the cap-

italist offensive and into the at-

tempt to crush the strike move-

ments by force. This is its capital

number one.

At this moment the essential is-

sue is working class organization-

trade union organization—as pre-

paration for the much greater class

battles to come. The real test of

the revolutionists lies today in their

ability to establish such organiza-

tions and to weld them firmly into

a movement against the class en-

emy. In Minneapolis the revolu-

tionists set to work in earnest and

organised a union with such a rapid

sweep that It counts today some

upsurge which is still to come. It

is the organizations of the kind that

is built in Minneapolis which holds

promise of far greater working

class victories. In that strike, and

due to its able leadership, the work-

ers involved received a valuable

lesson and gained a real under-

standing not only of what the role

of the capitalist state is—and more

specifically the capitalist state with

a farmer-labor governor at the bead

—but they also received a lesson

and an understanding in the first

fundamentals of how to begin to

cope with that state. That is their

capital number three.

We do not at all intend to take

up in this issue the questions aris-

ing out of the charges and slanders

and concoctions raised by the Stal-

inist scribes. The comrades who
were on the scene in Minneapolis

will take them up point fos point

in the coming issues of the Mili-

tant. Nothing will be left unan-

swered. It is the question of trade

union strategy and tactics which

is in dispute. Every point raised

will be met with the weapons from

the arsenal of Marxism. And we
promise that a thorough job will be

done.

New
The

Attacks on

Unemployed
The relict situation which is now

becoming clarified as a result of

the City's current policy makes it

more evident than ever that the

New York City administration is

very little concerned with the prob-

lems of the unemployed and the

starving, except insofar as they

studiously avoid taking any action

even remotely meeting their de-

mands and problems.

The callous treatment which

I hose on home or work relief have

received until now promises to be

put in the shade by new cuts and

methods of inquisition. Those on

work relief have bad their wages

cut from ten to thirty percent, more

days being allotted to them, which,

in their entirety may not exceed D4

hours a month, with only one in the

family to be given work.

Those on home relief have been

hearing the long and incessant

booming of the highly touted cash

relief system to be inaugurated, and
were hopefully waiting with their

hats in hand for the deluge of mania

from heaven. But like the frogs in

the fable who asked God for a king,

Cod obligingly sending them down a

monster who ate them up—so with

the "cash" relief. To begin with,

only about one third of the relief is

to be cash, the rest to be gradually

added In the distant future. An
elaborate spy system is to be set up
to see that families don't squander

their money prematurely, or disobey

the edict that so much and so much
shall go for spaghetti, bread, etc.,

etc-,—or God forbid, should anyone

attempt to make a down payment
on a Rolls-Royce—no sooner done

than that individual will be hack

on commodity relief.

The funds for the unemployed
will be exhausted in about two
months, and as yet the city admin-

istration resists every effort to have

7,000 members and. is gaining new
jj L>n hearings on what is to be the

New Youngstown

Drivers Union

The Youngstown, Ohio, general

drivers have learned a valuable

lesson from the Minneapolis general

drivers organization campaign and

mililant strike. They began some
time ago building their union and

our Youngstown comrades had an

opportunity to show what can be

done by organizing the unorganized.

One of our militant workers had

joined the Teamsters Local Union

at the time when it was still weak
and doing very little to increase its

ranks. He got busy and organized

the bakery drivers from three dif-

ferent shops. Next he went to the

Bakers Local Union, whose agree-

men expired May 1st, and proposed

to them td take joint action with

the drivers. This was accepted. As

a result of this united action, both

the bakers and the drivers have

now obtained an agreement with

the bosses. The drivers in addition

lo gaining union recognition re-

ceived an increase in wages and

better working conditions.

A strike of short duration settled

the issue. But the light became
particularly embittered when one

of the bakery owners tired a work-

er for being active In the Union.

The drivers compelled the boss to

reinstate this worker. Two shops,

fhe Ozersky Bakery and Swartz,

signed up with the union after this

strike, while the joint action ar-

rangements with the bakers contin-

ued in preparation for an assault

upon a third large shop.

Last week all preparations were

completed. With the assistance of

this militant worker a strike was
organized in the Frank and Sons

Produce Company. This company
maintains twelve trucks and the

drivers put the issue directly for

recognition of the union and an in-

crease in wages. The strike was
called at 2 A.M. The company tried

to man their trucks with scabs but

that was immediately prevented by

the militant action of the drivers.

That same night at 8 P.M. the

company signed an agreement with

the union with favorable gains for

the workers.

While this may only be a small

beginning it had the effect of re-

viving the union. It put pep into

its membership and gave some add-

ed prestige to the militant workers.

The joint action taken with the

bakers' local strengthened the con-

tacts between the militants men-
tioned before and the membership

of of the latter. On the whole the

result of these effective actions and

the correct attitude to the workers'

problems served as a stimulus to a

revival of fhe teamsters union.

Many drivers from different trades

are now joining up and the union

has experienced growth during the

last few weeks. —P.

Bellussi's Reply to

The I. L. D.

Outlawing Strtfc.es

The Wagner Bill Dispute

A New Type of

Strike Leaders

recruits daily. And rarely has such

a determined and fully united bunch

of men been welded together into

one local union. A tribute to its

leadership speaking far more force-

fully than the hollow, vapid rant-

ings that all the Stalinist bureau-

crats put together could produce in

the Daily Worker. This tribute ex-

tends to the strike which gained

the central objective—union recog-

nition. It is one of the first of the

new unions to gain actual recogni-

tion. This is its capital number

two.

The Minneapolis strike was not

a revolution. It fell short of being

a revolution. To this we plead

guilty. We are interested only in

the world of realities. We have

nothing in common with the Stalin-

ists and their adventurist estimates

which saw a "revolutionary upsurge

of the working masses of the Unit-

ed States" in 1930 but slunk back

into their true opportunist position

in the ignominious capitulation in

face of the deadly fascist enemy in

Germany. But it is the strikes sucb

as the one in Minneapolis that be-

gins to prepare the basis for the
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lot of the unemployed in the future.

At a conference held May 15th, in

which the 'Workers' Unemployed
l.'nion, League ot Office and Profes-

sional Employees, and the Associa-

tion of Unemployed Single Women
participated, these problems were
discussed and a program of action

adopted. The continuation com-

mittee was empowered to work for

an Eastern Conference of Unem-
ployed siid Relief workers organiz-

ations in the near future which in

turn is to Jay the basis for a na-

tional conference. A proposal to in-

clude unemployment councils on a

unanimous vote basis, it having a

vote only as an organization, was
carried, and was referred' to the

Continuations Committee for action.

The Conference also unanimously

decided to demand the same condi-

tions for homeless men as for

others.

The budget as adopted was $12.00

for a single person, $15.00 for a

couple, and 53.00 extra for every

dependent.

The dependence of the leadership

on the good will of this or that lib-

eral or group of social workers has

not lessened, and more than ever a

militant policy and leadership are

necessary for success.

The unanimous opinion of the

conference was that the present

period is the calm before the storm

in the relief situation. A new on-

slaught is in sight against the work-
ers' living standards, miserable

enough as it is. Who knows but

that the present forward march of

the bosses and their agents will not

result in a retreat for them? Only
the workers can and will gtve that

answer! The place of every militant

worker is in these organizations to

help build them and to make them
a militant weapon in the hands of

the workers.

—BELIEF WORKER.

Minneapolis, Minn, May 28.—The

day after the Minneapolis truck

drivers' strike ended, a group of

railroad workers were discussing

the different phases and aspects of

the struggle. In the course of the

conversation one of the workers

remarked : "Where did th* truck

drivers get those leaders?" And
he added: '"They must have been

imported." When one of the work-

ers in the group informed him that

the leaders were all local men he

was still in doubt and raised an-

other question : "But where did

those leaders get the experience to

organize and lead such a strike?

The questions raised by this

worker : Who are those leaders?

Where did they come from? Where
did they get their experience? are,

no doubt, questions which workers

by Ihe thousands, here and else-

where, will also raise.

Tne correct answer to the ques-

tions posed are to the effect, that

the leaders were not imported.

They are men who make a serious

study of all labor struggles in this

country and elsewhere in an effort

to draw the proper conclusions from

them. The leading and directing

minds of the truckmens' strike in

Minneapolis were those of workers

who take labor struggles seriously

and study them and not merely read

about them to forget them the next

day. They are leaders who cot only

study other strike struggles but

also their causes in the light of

scientific Marxism.
Workers by the thousands will

draw valuable Inspirations and les-

sons from this strike and the way
it was organized and directed

throughout those ten memorable
days. They will learn from the

various important details of the

strike, such as the organizing of the

commissary department, the medi-

cal department, the effective mass
picketing and the wonderful patrol

system of cruising picket cars

which burned up over four hundred
dollars worth ofj gasoline daily in

keeping the city streets clean of

scab truck drivers.

Good leadership always produces

good followers. The Minneapolis

truck drivers' union can be congrat-

ulated upon having both.

—RAILROADER.

The Daily Worker of Kay 30

prints a letter by Lawrence Emery,

Assistant National Secretary of the

I.L.D., discussing the relation of

the I.L.D. to me and my fight

against deportation to Fascist Italy.

He states that: "the I.L.D. was the

only organization working in de-

fense of Bellussi" and cites alleged

facts to support this boast. It is

strange that Comrade Emery has

not been able to find out that the

man for whom his organization did

so much is not D. Bellussi, but An-

tonio Bellussi and that he was ar-

rested not '"sometime in July", but

on June 17, 1933, on which day I

was jailed and held until March 20,

1934.

What did the I.L.D. really do for

me?
On July 17, 1933, Attorney E.

White came to see me in Wilkes

Barre county jail and said he was

conducting an investigation on or-

ders from the I.L.D. I heard nothing

more from him or the I.L.D. until

August 10 when I was called for a

hearing* At that hearing White

stated that the I'.L.D. would be able

to raise the cost of a $1,000 bail

bond (about $20) and I was sent

back to jail. During all the subse-

quent months the I.L.D. never

raised bail for me.

About this time members of the

Philadelphia Branch of the Commu-
nist League of America (Trotsky-

ites) asked the I.L.D. to call a

meeting to protest vay deportation.

They got no cooiieration and the

C.L.A. therefore called a meeting

itself. Communist Party members

beat up Comrades Goodman and

Roberts when they wertf distribut-

ing leaflets advertising the meeting

1 1n my behalf.

From August 10 until November
2$ I had no word' from the I.L.D.

or its lawyers. Their next letter

asked me to keep the Communist

League from "interfering" in the

case. Comrade Emery now has the

impudence to pretend that the

League "deliberately" harmed the

I.L.D.'s efforts to get a habeas

corpus. This is absolutely untrue.

The request for the right of volun-

tary departure made by the Commu-
nist League and the American Civil

Liberties Union on my authoriza-

tion, in no way affeeted the appeal

for a habeas corpus. I defy Emery

to demonstrate the contrary.

The facts about the habeas cor-

pus are these: On December 15 the

hearing was called and Attorney

Mullen of the I.L.D. showed up
without the minutes and papers

necessary. He had left them in his

office and the hearing had to be

postponed—while I sat on in jail.

Eventually the I.L.D. was denied1

a writ. This was to be expected in

view of the purely legal approach

in the matter—only a mass defense

movement could have wrung such a

writ from the reactionary judge In

charge.

Now the I.L.D. seemed to forget

me entirely. On December 3 I

wrote Stern, Philadelphia organizer

of the I.L.D. as follows:

"You say you are working to

help me and that you have

worked very hard in my defense.

I think you must have ruined

quite a number of shirts with the

sweat of your labor in my behalf.

With all your work and' labor it

was too much for you to drop me
a line to let me know what you

were doing. So I think you had

better take a long rest."

I sent other letters of complaint

to Attorney Mullen of the I.L.D.

Nobody ever answered these letters!

The nest word I had was March
25 when the Immigration Service

informed me I was to be deported

in 48 hours. The I.L.D. had never

bothered to inform me that they

lost the appeal for a habeas corpus

or what to do about getting volun-

tary departure ! I never heard from

them again.

I informed the Communist League

which cooperated with the A.C.L.U.

and later with the Provisional Com-
mittee for Non-Partisan Labor De-

fense. These organizations were

instrumental in getting bail, getting

me out of the foul county jail,

winning the right of voluntary de-

parture, getting several extensions

of time necessary because no gov-

ernment has yet given me a visa,

and raising money to finance my
trip when I finally get a visa.

As long as I relied on the I.L.D.

I sat in a foul county jail, month
after month. No bail was raised-

no letters were sent, I never got a

penny for a package of cigarettes,

the legal work was handled sloppily

at best. Once I lost patience with

the I.L.D. and turned ejteewhere,

things began to move.

Among the evidence which the

U. S. government used as an excuse

for trying to deport an anti-Fascist

worker to Fascist Italy, were copies

of the Militant, organ of the Com-
munist. League. Apparently the

I.L.D. was also influenced in its at-

titude by my political views.

In any case the facts are clear

and I ask you to gtve space to them.

Fraternally,

ANTONIO BELLUSSL

The much talked of Wagner

•Labor" Bill has been finally re-

moulded to the satisfaction of the

class collaboration section of the

exploiters, and is to be rushed

through this session of the House

and the Senate in order that it may
become law and a part of the NRA
structure before Congress adjourns.

The attempt to speed up the Bill is

entirely due to the rising wave of

strike struggles that are sweeping

the country. It is due. to the in-

creasing militancy displayed by the

workers in resisting the violence of

the bosses' agencies.

The Wagner Bill, when intro-

duced, was heralded as a means to

settle the disputed questions over

interpretations of Section "a of the

NRA. Under this Bill labor would

be placed in its highest status. On
the otiiiT hand, it was designed to

outlaw company unions. The final

draft of the Bill, as it will be pre-

sented for tonsideration and vote

contains none of these objectives

attributed to it. What additional

reactionary amendments will be

tacked on before it gets through the

House and Senate no one can pre-

dict now. It is vici,ous enough as

it stands. In reality, the Bill is

just the opposite of what it was

proclaimed to be.

Under the cioak of cheeking

company unions the Wagner Bill

will legalize the company unions.

The Labor Board to be established

will define the difference between

"Hood" and "bad" company unions.

Section 7a stands as it did before

with President Roosevelt's inter-

pretation, in relation to the Auto

Strike settlement, as the main

guiding line for the revised Wagner
Bill.

Most Sinister Aspect of the Bill

The Wagner Bill presents nothing

new to the American way of hand-

ling class warfare. It only extends

the methods that have been used

by the employers for some time.

The advanced section of the capi-

talists find that the NRA apparatus

as now constituted does not have a

satisfactory machinery to stifle, and

to prevent strikes. It is not suffi-

cient to hold in check the rising

militancy of the working class. The

Wagner Bill is to make up for this

defect. It will establish Labor

Boards fully in control of the capi-

talist monopoly owners and their

agents that will handle all labor

disputes. In whose interests the

disputes will be decided should be

obvious from the experiences of the

Labor Board so far. The Board to

be created by this Bill is to be. ap-

pointed wholly by the President,

three representing the so-called

public, and one each representing

capital and labor. It is to have

power to prevent anyone from en-

gaging in what is called "unfair

labor practices . . . that has led, or

threatens to lead to a labor dispute

that might effect commerce or ob-

struct the free flow of commerce."

When put into plain language,

what is here somewhat concealed

will stand out very clearly. It

means Hiat the Board wiil have

powers to outlaw strikes. The
Board wil be a national institution

fully backed up by Ihe forces of

the State, the courts, the police, the

army und the navy.

Why Labor Leaders Support Bill

While it is true that a large sec-

tion of the advanced capitalists are

lH favor of the Wagner Bill it is

equally true that a very large sec-

tion are opposed to the Bill. The
latter represent chiefly the mono-
poly concerns in which trades un-

ions have the least foothold. Their

main opposition was expressed to

the Bill in its original form. Now
that it has been revised the opposi-

New York United Front

In Support of Strikes

Further proof—if further proof,

is needed—of the possibility of es-

tablishing genuine united-front ac-

tion for concrete workingelass

struggle was afforded by the en-

thusiastic mass meeting, held in

Germania Hall, New York City, in

behalf of the class struggle fighters

of Toledo and Minneapolis, and in

tion will be less, but there will con-

tinue the opposition from the open

shoppers who as yet rule undisputed

and have no need of arbitration.

Their kind of class peace is no dif-

ferent in content from the class

peace desired by the others. The
difference is in the method. One

uses bullets to crush strikes while

the other thinks there is a more

humane way of killing.

The Wagner Bill aims to satisfy

as large a section of the exploiters

as possible. It aims also to corral

the A. F. of L. leaders. This is not

so difficult because both accept the

principles of class collaboration.

Only the Bill must have a face that

wiil be possible for the labor lead-

ers to hide behind. What differences

exist can mainly be explained in the

fact that the A. F. of L. leaders are

holding out for as much as they

can get in the new set-up of Labor

Boards against the working class.

The labor leaders wiil do their share

and give their services, but they are

holding out for a price. Yet before

this class collaboration machinery

i-; set up these labor fakers will be

on the band wagon. They have

[heir special interests in outlawing

strikes. —HUGO OEHLKR.

Toledo Workers

Record Gains

(Continued from page 1)

"""STEV EDOBE"
Tickets for June 18th Theatre Party

must be settled for at once.

factory had been shut down, unable

to operate, the scabs cowed com-

pletely. The Edison company was
offering the electrical workers a

20% increase in pay, but was hold-

ing out on union recognition. Only

terrific pressure from the A. F. of

L. headquarters in Washington was
keeping the electrical workers from

going out immediately; twice they

were bludgeoned into agreeing to

24-hour postponements, the second

time only by a vote of 175-135. The
workers of Toledo milled about in

front of the meeting places of the

various unions, talking nothing but

strike, strike, strike.

Mighty Demonstration of Solidarity

Twenty thousand workers turned

out for the torchlight! parade Fri-

day evening, the largest labor dem-

onstration in the history of Toledo.

But the A. F. of L. leaflership,

after appealing to Roosevelt to in-

tervene, said not a word! about the

general strike.

The torchlight parade was thor-

oughly disorganized. One band, al-

most no banners, no marshalls; the

workers, without music 9c slogans,

marched in straggling rows finding

it difficult to keep step._ without

music or slogans. But the worst

awaited them at Courthouse Square.

As they reached that point, they

were left leaderless, to mill around.

For some strange reason, there were

no amplifi.ers set up for the speak-

ers ! With a crowd reaching 25,-

000 at the least, one speaker at

each end of the crowd could be

heard by only a fraction of those

present. Milling around, those who
could hear heard no talk of the

general strike. The subject had

become taboo.

New York Youth

Demonstrate

New York City.— Against the

common menace of imperialist war

and Fascism, the militant youth 01

the city demonstrated on May 30th,

under two competitive banners. The
Stalinist National Youth Day par-

ade and mass meeting on the East

Side had about 10,000 participants.

The partial united front of the

United Youth Demonstration

Against War and Fascism, includ-

ing the Young People's Socialist

League, the Spuitacus Youth Clubs,

the Student League for Industrial

Democracy, the Communist Youth

Opposition, the Youth Group of the

Communist League of Struggle,

had less than 1,01)0 demonstrators.

Yet What a difference! The "Na-

tional Youth Day" demonstration

was neither a youth affair or a, gen-

uine united front. The Comfnunist

Party had mobilized its member-

ship, its unemployed councils, left

wing trade union groups and fra-

ternal organizations. Why call this

a youth demonstration?

Perhaps it was a united front

demonstration against war and Fas-

cism? A united front it was—not
with the youth organizations of the

United Youth Committee Against

;War and Fascism, the "Socialist-

renegade committee"—but with the

reactionary fanatic, "Father" De-

vine. Not the slogan "For the Re-

lease of the Four Deported German
Youth"—they are "'renegades", that

is, non-Stalinists—-but the cry of

"Father Devine is our God", "God

means Peace" was heard through-

out the demonstration!

"Free the Scottsboro Boys",

shouted the militant youth. "The
Scottsboro Boys will be freed if

they confess their sins", replied the

fanatical followers of "Father"

Devine

!

The Otiier Youth Demonstration

In contrast the demonstration,

held in Harlem, showed a militant

youth spirit. The shouts ot "Down
with bosses' war", "Down with

Fascism", the enthusiastic singing

of workers' songs, the entire con-

duct of this small but united dem-
onstration of youth showed the will

and determination of the demonstra-

tors for common action against war
and Fascism.

The Ha rlem demonstration was
only a partial united front. The
Stalinists had rejected united ac-

tion of youth organizations for May
30th. Their proposal was that ei-

ther the non-Stalinist youth groups

join their "National Youth Day" or

be damned as disrupters. Their

own splitting tactics are being cov-

ered up with slander, lies and fak-

ery.

But more than a few Stalinist

youth are ashamed of the so-called

"National Youth Day" demonstra-

tion. They are reconsidering the

actions of their leaders in disrupt-

ing the genuine united front. They
are eager for real common action

with all militant youth organiza-

tions.

Thd Spartacus Youth Clubs will

not stop at a partial united front.

They will continue their efforts in

the building of a genuine common
action of youth against war and
Fascism.

Socialist Party Does Its Part

The chief speaker of the evening

was Leo Krzycki, just re-elected' na-

tional chairman of the Socialist

Parly, and Milwaukee organizer of

the A. F. of L. The issue of the

hour was general strike: Krzycki

gave the workers an educational

speech on the NRA and socialism.

The next day he told the Socialist

convention that the parade was a

failure in arrangements; in Toledo

he said nothing. Finally workers

in the crowd asked him : What
about the general strike? Mr.

Krzycki declared his neutrality. "I

urn not an official of the A. F. of L.

in Toledo. I cannot advise you.

The decision must be made locally.

And when, a few minutes later, the

A. F. of L. having adjourned the

meeting, leaders of the Unemployed
league, Reelander and Pollock who
had saved the auto strike by mass
picketing and breaking the injunc-

tion, raised the call for the general

protest against the use of militia, (strike, they were booed, by the Yip-

vomit gas and bullets to terrorize

the workers.

The meeting was under the aus-

pices of a genuine united front com-

mittee, comprising official repre-

sentatives of the Communist League

of America, the American Workers
Party, the Communist Party Oppo-

sition (Lovestoneites), the I.W.W.,

the Left Poale Zion, the Socialist

Party, and the Provisional Commit-

tee for Non-Partisan Labo'r Defense,

all of which organizations sent

speakers. The American Civil Lib-

erties Union was also represented

through Roger Baldwin. Frank
Palmer of the Federated Press was
the chairman. The official Com-
munist Party was invited to join

in the meeting, and flatly refused.

Resolutions were passed in sup-

port of the class-struggle fighters

in Minneapolis, Toledo and the

West Coast. A collection was tak-

en towards supplying much seeded

defense funds In these struggles.

The meeting closed with the sing-

ing of the International.

gels present, as "disrupters."

Such were the contributions of

the Socialists to the radicalizetion

of the Toledo workingclass. They
did their bit to help the A. F. of L.

retreat from the general strike of

Toledo. —A STRIKER.

ANTS-WAR ISSUE OF
YOUNG SPARTACUS

A special anti-war, anti-Fascist

issue of Young Spartacus was dis-

tributed at the United Youth Dem
onstration on May 30th. It con-

tained a popular analysis of bosses'

Memorial Day, the capitalist war
plans and the advance of Fascism,

as well as the statement of the

New York City Committee of the

Spartacus Youth CInbs on "Why
Two Demonstrations?"

Young Spartacus was eagerly

read by the youth, particularly the

Young Socialists. A few subscrip-

tions for the paper were Obtained.

Strike on Pacific

Coast Extends

(Continued from page 1)

There were serious clashes in other

cities, in Oakland, San Pedro, Port-

land and Seattle.

In answer to these vicious at-

tacks upon their demonstrations

and picket lines in San Francisco

the strikers have declared for a
fight without quarter against the

police. They have sent delegations

and telegrams to the acting govern-

or, Merriam, demanding the right

to bear arms in protection of their

picket lines and against the bloody

attacks upon them.

General Strike Sentiment Growing

The I.L.A. unions are preparing

over the heads of their reactionary

international officials to issue a

call to all other unions asking them

to join in a general strike. The
sentiment for such a general strike

grows steadily. A united strike

committee has been set up and the

union militants are calling for the

formation of a General waterfront

Workers Federation to include all

unions on the water front and' in

the marine industry. The united

strike committee is still very loose

and the federation remains as yet

only a sentiment. But this senti-

ment is expressed concretely in re-

solutions from a number of unions.

The main danger to the strike

front comes from the reactionary

international officials and such lieu-

tenants as they have. They are
working might and main to stop the

further development of the strike.

One of their methods is to single

out the most outstanding militant

elements for attacks and for indi-

vidual removal from their positions

in order to weaken their influence

and paralyze this growing strike

wave. —F.C
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Roosevelt's Program
For«Social Insurance*
As Congress nears the close of

ttie present session, President Roos-

evelt delivered what is supposed to

be one of the most important ami

fai' reaching messages presented to

it. The bourgeois press hailed the

message as the dawn of a new day.

The message culled for "security

for all" through a housing program
and ask for the enactment of old

age and unemployment insurance.

Without, a doubt Itoosevelt is it

master at the art of demagogy, and
in that sense this speech was one
of the best. Once we analyze the

Itoosevelt program presented to

Congress we will find that this su-

gar coated pill, delivered in the

name of the "'common people", is

in reality, a program against the

working class.

lioosevelt's speech was designed

for public consumption while at

the same time it must inform Con-

gress what the President hoped
would be enacted before adjourn-

ment. The speech is only an out-

line and if the administration de-

sires its parts to be enacted they

must be turned over to the proper

sub-committees or administration

forces and drawn up in Bills for

Congressional coi sideration. When
we examine tbxrie parts of the

speech that have been presented in

proper form for consideration we
find that the high points of the

President's speech and the parts the

press played up could not possibly

be enacted this session. Therefore

it becomes good propaganda, that

costs nothing and will pave the way
for the administration's rallying

cry for the nest election. The
points that deal with old age and
unemployment insurance are those

that catch the imagination of the

working class, and take the wind

out of the sails of the socilal re-

formers.

An examination of the bills pend-

ing before Congress will prove that

they are measures for and by the

imperialist group of capitalists that

the Roosevelt administration serves.

In last week's issue of the Militant

we have dealt with the Wagner Bill

and have shown how this bill is

not a savior for labor, but a

straightjacket. Before we deal

with the other acts it is advisable

to say a few words about the social

insurance features of the Roosevelt

program.

It means that America has at last

been forced through necessity to

realize that the millions of unem-
ployed are a permanent- feature of.

our industrial system. That this

Bocalied un-American foreign dole

must be resorted, to if capitalism is

to continue. It means that the Pres-

ident has at last realized that it

will cost no more, to set up a mild

bourgeois form of social insurance,

than it cost the government at the

present to maintain its present form

of city, county, state and national

charity relief. The estimations pre-

sented for the coming period of

what will be needed by the nation

to, continue its present charity re-

lief can be taken care of far more
effectively by changing the system
of relief from charity to social in-

surance. Of course it will not. be

a social insurance as needed by the

working class. That is not the pur-

pose of the Roosevelt Program. It

will head off criticism, cost no more
than the present or rather future

estimates and requirements, and
wiil at the same time, snatch the

fruit from the hands of the social

reformers. Roosevelt's propaganda
speech is to pave the way, not only

to dupe the workers, but also to

educate the backward layers of the

capitalist class.

The National Housing Act and
the Industrial Loan Act are prim-

arily aimed at the worst phase of

the crisis and to speed up recovery

in the basic industries that have
not been touched by the other

measures so far passed under the

New Deal. The Industrial Loan Act
will authorize the R.F.C. to use a
half billion fund for direct loans to

industries falling in the category

of durable goods and will endeav.
or to stimulate the reinvestment of

new capital in the means of pro-

duction

.

The Reciprocal Tariff Act is in-

tended to give the president power
to make arrangements with any and
all countries in any part of the

earth where reciprocal tariff rela-

tions on commodities will enable

America to increase her exports.

The Sugar Control Act and the

Cotton Control Act are intended' to

enable the American Imperialists

to eliminate the worst features of

free competition and attempt to

modify overproduction.

If one reviews the results of the

New Deal and the measures en-

acted, one will find that they are

all measi'.ies to further strengthen

imperialist rule over the United

States and strengthen its world
position. From the KRA down
through the list from A.A.A., to the

Gold Reserve Act, the Sliver Pur-

chasing Act, to the Stock Exchange
Act one finds links comprising a

chain that tightens the capitalist

rip upon the workers and the mid-

dle class. The clever demagogic

way in which the Roosevelt admin-
istration put through these meas-
ures receives its due "praise from

the Wall Street overlords. The
working class must become more
capable of distinguishing words
from deeds. —HUGO OKHLER.

I. L. A. Leaders

Weaken Pacific

Coast Tie-Up

San Franeisco, C»I. — The com-

bination of ship owners, medi-

ators and top officials of the

International Longshoremens As-

sociation have gained a first and

partial success in the unceasing ef-

forts to set the strikers of one port

against those of the others, to set

one union against the others. To
obtain separate agreements in the

various ports has been the policy

of president Ryan from the incep-

fion of the strike. It played direct-

ly into the hands of the ship owners

who could have no more ardent de-

sire than to break-up first the coast-

wise character of the strike in a

hope to be able to defeat it finally

and separately, port by port.

To the Seattle local of the I.L.A.

all the demands have been conced-

ed and ihe man are now loading

Alaska freighters. This is the first

breach in the strike front. It has

had the effect of stiffening the ranks

elsewhere among the longshoremen

and ttie other workers Involved

who realize that in the general and
complete character of the tie-up

along the whole of the Pacific Coast

lies the best prospects of victory for

their demands. Nevertheless the

effects of this breach- may be seri-

ous. The gain made in Seattle may
prove a defeat elsewhere of serious

proportions unless these splitting

and dividing efforts are effectively

spiked.

Right now the ship owners are

striving to get the longshoremen

back to work elsewhere and leave

the striking seamen and other un-

ions out in Ihe cold. Ryan works
hand in glove with these efforts, and
sad to say the elements which
should form the militant backbone
are unable to cope with this situa-

tion.

Good Programs Net Carried Out
From the beginning the Long-

shoremen put up an excellent bat-

tle. Solidarity prevailed to a high

degree. The seamen's unions in a
number of ports, together with other

anions in or associated with the
maritime industry, made common
cause with them and joined the
strike. At an early stage of the de-

( Continued on Page 4)

The Ens* In the Eaflle's West

Steel Union Letter to Roosevelt

President Itoosevelt,

White Mouse,
Washington.

We understand you have left for

u week-end cruise on the Sequoia.

We wish we could join you, but we
must return to our lodges to report

that all we got out of your National

Recovery Administration and Sec-

tion 7A was an offer to tighten the

compuny union chains that bind

workers in the steel industry.

The proposal by the Iron and
Steel Institute and General John-

son is an insult to every worker in

this country. Millions of us reposed

confidence in you and your admin-

istration, despite the doubts that

have plagued us as a result of

NRA's refusal to enforce the very

plain words of Section 7a, guaran-

teeing us the right to organize and
to bargain collectively with our em-
ployers. We have lost the faith

which we held in your administra-

tion, which promised justice and a

new deal to the nation's workers.

Mr. President, the least you can

do is to throw the Iron and Steel

Institute's brazen company union

proposition into the waste basket.

And if you really mean to abide by
your own recovery law, the least

you can do is to summon the steel

manufacturers to Washington for a

genuine collective bargaining con-

ference with the steel workers.

General Johnson has discredited

himself forever in the eyes of the

workers of this country. As if to

adu insult to injury, he followed up
the vicious Steel Institute company
union plan by a radio address in

which he called us Communists be-

cause we want the thirty-hour week.

Mr. President, ihe entire labor

movement of this country is a unit

in demanding the thirty-hoar week,

with a just wage. There is no other

way to make a dent in the terrible

unemployment wftieh grips every in-

dustry and especially our own.
General Johnson denounced us for

asking for what lie calls the closed

shop. In this Johnson is just poll-

parrotiing, as usual, the lies of the

steel magnates. We have not 'de-

manded the closed shop. Our union
is a voluntary organization. In

mills where our membership com-
prises a majority of steel workers,

we claim the right to represent all

the workers in that mill, or depart-

ment of the mill. Even Johnson
himself has said that this is rea-

sonable.

It is useless for us to waste any
more time in Washington in the

national run-around, rejecting traps

set for us. We are returning home
today to prepare for action. We
have done our best to abide by the

law and to get it enforced. We con-

ferred a favor on the administration

by warning you of the consequences

of non-enforcement of Section 7-a.

if the government will not help us,

then we must use the only means
left to us.

Steel Workers Union In

Meeting to Decide Action
Mike Tighe is Conniving to Surrender Demands

In the first round of feverish at-

tempts to avert the nation-wide

steel strike the union has stood its

ground. But the powerful combln-

Ition of capital in steel is just he-

inning to show its teeth. At this

moment delegates from the union
lodges, now established throughout
the important steel centers, are
meeting again in convention In

Pittsburgh to hear reports of the
reception given by the American
Iron and Steel Institute to the un-
ion demands. Will the outcome
lead to another presidential settle-

ment like in the automobile indus-

try or will the union feel sufficient-

ly strong and determined to flght it

out? That remains to be answered
at this convention. The action it

takes will be decisive for the future
of the union.

Prom the Steel Institute the un-

ion has received what its rank and
file committee spokesmen character-
ize as a "brazen company union
proposition" and "an insult to every
worker in the country". That is

about what could be expected from
the rulers; of the steel domain. It

is accepted as a challenge. But to

what extent will the union be ready
to take up this challenge and fling

it buck into their teeth? Undoubt-
edly it has a strong foothold in the

industry and can speak authorita-

tively for the workers. Moreoter,
the steel workers have before them
(he glorious example of Minneapolis
and Toledo.

Steel Trust Names Its Own Beard

The Steel Institute made a pro-

posal to the Nil A. administration de-

claring its readiness to accept the

establishment of an industrial re-

lations board similar to the one
created for the automobile indus-

try. But it specified that on that

board, of the men representing la-

bor, one would have to be a com-

pany union designate. The other,

to be appointed by President Roose-
velt, could not be a member of the

Amalgamated Association of Iron,

Steel and Tin Workers. The steel

masters are definitely committed to

the maintenance of the company
union, they declare, and they will

not yield an inch on this point

.which they consider a vital point.

I
Meanwhile the steel trust is rush-

ing its preparations to meet a strike

'situation. No reports are forth-

coming from the Steel Institute as

to what these preparations are. it

[remains silent. But the underlings,

the professional strike-breakers;' [he

armed guard hirelings and the steel

'trust appointees, who in the most
brazen and highhanded fashion rule

the little towns clustered around
the mills, know what to do. They
have their orders.

One Mr. Bergoff, with offices at 2

Columbus Circle, New York, pro-

claiming himself to be the dean of

BUILD THE LEAGUE AND PRESS
Never before have the tasks of the revolution-

ary movement in this country been as great as

they are now. Never before has the multiplication

of the efforts of our organization been more urgent.

In every Held, in every center, there is a call for our

organizers. In various sections of the land the nuclei

of our League are sprinting forward into new activ-

ity. Throughout the country the working class is

surging ahead in struggles that have not been wit-

nessed here for years.

Our job is primarily to enter this movement with

the maximum of our strength, with our press', with

our speakers, our organizers. To neglect this fertile

Held, or merely to dabble in it, would prove fatal.

To enable the League to drivt* ahead full steam,

we have launched our Organiaation-Press Campaign.
Now is the time for every member, sympathizer and
friend to do his utmost to equip the League with am-
munition in the struggle. Without the loss of a

minute, every comrade must bend every bit of energy

to put the campaign over the top to a successful

conclusion.

Throughout the country, w£ are sending the cam-
paign coupon books. Each hook contains ten coupons
at 10 cents each—making a total of $1.00 per book.

In addition, those able to contribute regularly for the

maintenance of The Militant and the League can
fill out one of the three auxiliary coupons. Fifty

percent of the campaign income will go to The Mili-

tant and fifty percent to the League.

With the first number of our theoretical organ
scheduled to appear in the nest few days, The Militant

will bti converted increasingly into a popular agita-

tional paper for widespread distribution. Every
comrade can help make this change and help sustain

the pa]ier and the organization behind it, by selling

at least one hook.

We want to put over this campaign in the shortest

possible time, so that the decks are cleared for action.

It is up to YOU 1 Send all available funds immedi-
ately to The Militant, 126 East 16th Street, New
York City.

All united for a successful campaign to build

the League and its press!

Browder Exposes

Strike 'Sell -Out'

In Minneapolis

Minneapolis, Minn.—The General
Secretary of the C.P. U.S.A., Earl

Browder, came across half the

country lo Minneapolis lo prove

that the General Drivers' strike had
been betrayed by its leadership. The
occasion was a state nominating

convention of the official party. He
had an audience of about 700. But
the results were very disheartening

to Browder.
The General Secretary found

himself before an audience in a city

where one of the great labor strug-

gles of the year had been fought,

lie began by getting familiar with

his audience, by asking them ques-

tions on the "New Deal". In reply

by show of hands, it was revealed

that the' over-whelming majority

were Communist voters, there were

a few Socialist and a few who had
voted for Roosevelt. "That's bad,

I thought I was speaking to a

strange crowd. There isn't much
use tor us to talk to ourselves", he

blurts out. Possibly his lieutenant,

Karson, told him the crowd repre-

sented the Masses of Minneapolis.

He jumps into his subject, the Min-
neapolis and Toledo strikes. "A
new upsurge", was his characteriz-

ation, different from the one last

year which was for the President's

"New Deal". This one is against

it. The workers are fighting now,

they are trying to spread their

strikes, to make general strikes of

them. That was quite true. He
proceeded then to give a detailed

description the West Coast long-

shoremen's strike, not after the fact

but after the wish of Browder. He
built up an idealized picture of how
this strike was growing, against its

leadership, with a rank-and-file

strike committee, how the workers
were currying on and on to a "com-

plete victory", ( fulfillment of all

their demands). He was building

up his case against the Minneapolis
"sell-out". A word on Toledo. A
statemenO from the local P. L. P.

press on Olson's use of the troops

in the strike.

Then . . . "the Dunne Brothers
and their settlement of the drivers'

strike,—they were the responsible

(Continued on Page 4)

MINNEAPOLIS STRIKE - AN ANSWER TO ITS DEFAMERS
By JAMES Y. CANNON

Discussion of the Minneapolis

strike is on the order of the day
throughout the -labor movement.
And for good reason. Among all

the attempts that have been made
by unorganized workers, in the

present strike wave as well as in

ihe one which preceded it last year,

io establish new unions, compel
their recognition' by the employers

and protect their members against

discrimination, the example of the

Minneapolis truck drivers stands

out preeminent.

In the brief space of a few months'
time the Minneapolis truck drivers,

the great majority of whom had
never belonged to a labor organiza-

tion before, were brought together

into a union; they carried on a 10-

day strike which electrified the

workers everywhere by its militan-

cy and efficiency of organization

;

they settled the strike at the peak
of its strength and came out of the

struggle with a solid union of ap-

proximately 7,000 members, recog-

nized iii writing by the employers

as the representative of the work-

ers.

The story of how that organizing

job was done must lie a subject of

absorbing interest to workers every-

where, especially to those who have

yet to establish unions firmly and

enforce their recognition—and that

is the overwhelming majority of

those who have attempted to organ-

ize since the inception of the NRA,
to say nothing of the millions who
still remain entirely unorganized.

It is no more than natural, also,

that the Stalinist quack doctors of

trade unionism whose "patients" al-

ways die should manifest an agita-

tion bordering on the St. Vitus

dance over General Drivers' Union

No. 574. Here's a strike that wasn't

wrecked, here's a new union that is

still alive and going strong after

the strike. "Something must be

wrong !*' shouts the chorus of rev-

olutionary chiropractors. "It never

happened this way with us. We al-

ways break the backbone? of every

strike or union we get our hands
on."

And, since things turned out dif-

ferently in Minneapolis the people

who never conducted a strike to a
successful conclusion anywhere,

who do not today exert a leading

influence in a solidly established un-

ion anywhere—these people want to

discuss the "shortcomings" of the

Minneapolis strike, to draw the

"lessons" and avoid similar "devia-

tions" in t lie future. Very well,

gentlemen. In the course of a gen-

eral exposition for the benefit of

those who seek to build the labor

movement, a comparison of the Min-

neapolis methods and results with

methods and results which you re-

commend, wiil be especially illum-

inating.

First, let us get a general picture

of the situation—as it was and as

it is today. The long depression in

the labor movement had been felt

in Minneapolis with exceptional

force. Organization was narrowly
restricted to certain skilled crafts.

Morale was low. Reaction and
pessimism were dominant. The
truck drivers and! associated work-
ers, who occupy a position of spe-

cial importance in this center of

distribution for the Northwest, were
without benefit of organization.

Barring the ice wagon, milk, and
brewery drivers nothing existed for

years except a skeleton organiza-
tion. Today Minneapolis is a union
town, as far as the trucking indus-

try is concerned. Drivers appear
everywhere with their union buttons

proudly displayed. The spirit of

the workers has been revived and
the entire labor movement has been
strengthened by the example of the
drivers. The conditions have been
created for a general organization

drive which ought to sweep thou-

sands of workers into the unions.

This remarkable transformation

appears as a miracle of organiza-

tion. From outward manifestations,

it was all accomplished in two
swift strokes— the coal drivers'

strike in February and the general

drivers' strike in May. But such is

not really the case. Behind the

coal strike there was a long and
patient campaign of organization

conducted according to a systematic
and far-seeing plan. This Febru-
ary strike was conceived as the

strategic link in a bigger chain of

organization.

The coal strike was well pre-
pared, carefully planned in every
detail. It struck! the town tike a
tornado and swept to victory in

three days. Thus the foundation
was laid for the May strike.

As the deadline set for this action
approached, the bosses, remember-

(Continued on page 4)

strike-breakers, brazenly announces
that he is now working for three
or four big steel companies. His
preparations include, according to

iiis own statements, selection of 10,-

1)00 extra armed guards, purchase
of arms and ammunition, erection

of barriers, purchase of search-
lights, erection of commissaries,
buying of cots—all the preparations
for regular warfare, at a cost of
hundreds of thousands of dollars.

"As to those 10,000 armed
guards", be declares, "most will be
•.worn in by local sheriffs. We have
a tentative understanding with local

sheriffs, as has any large agency
like ours that knows its business."
Ves, ihe steel trust ha^ the forcai
of the Stale at its command.

Bui this is only one aspect of the
employers' strike preparations. For
i hem works also the government,
its NRA administration and their
nwii agents within the union ranks,
i 'resident Itoosevelt and leaders at
iioth branches of Congress have got-
i"n their heads together and de-
vised a new scheme. A substitute-

fur Ihe Wagner Bill, to be rushed
ilinugh Congress immediately. It

provides for arbitration in all dis-

putes under the direct supervision
of the President. Well, the Presi-

dent handled the automobile work-
ers' situation and what came out
of that the steel workers' rank and
Hie spokesmen have already de-
clared is what they do not want.

Keactiouaries Prepare Treachery

Mike Tighe on the other hand, Is

moving all the forces at his feeble

command to find some ways of a
compromise which he hopes will

rave his face. At the sell-out game
lie is an oid hand. He Is working
in two directions. One of his ways
is to win the rank and file spokes-

men to his ideas of what is accept-

able—that is, a presidential settle;

raent like the auto workers got.

The other method is to denounce
Ihese rank and file spokesmen as
irresponsible and representing no-

body but themselves, so as to pre-

pare the ground for treachery and
io take matters entirely out of their

hands. It is ominous that no word
lias been spoken in this greatest of
impending conflicts for union recog-

nition and living working conditions
by the upper A, F. of L. hierarchy.
The truth is that all of them fear

a tost of strength In the steel in-

dustry, as they fear any strike

which brings forward the powerful
latent forces of American labor.

That, the American workers will

light has been shown in Minneapo-
lis, in Toledo and in many other
places. Their great reservoir of
strength has not been tapped. It i»

hardly touched. The hundreds of

thousands in the steel industry

—

not to speak of those; other thou-
sands who would possibly male*
I'ommon cause with them—form a
mighty army whose challenge

strikes fear into the hearts of ex-

ploiters and labor reactionaries

alike. But it is necessary to say
lo this mighty army beware. There
are many danger signals on th»
horizon. The cunning and conniv-
ing from the bigger and lesser

Tiglies in their ranks who repre-

sent the steel workers as divided Is

n-eparation for treachery.

Rely Only on Your Own Mass Pow«r
Nothing would siiit them better

than to be able to make an shoot
face and retreat like John L. Lewis
did in 1910. when he declared that
he could not tight the government.
When pressed hard from their un-
ion membership they have often re-

sorted to their favorite method of
declaring strikes to be outlaw. That
is one of! the serious dangers fee-

ing the steel workers. But by now,
L'vei) though their union is new and
has not yet received its baptism of
lire, they should! have learned that
in the final analysis there is noth-
ing else they can rely upon but
their own mass power. They con-
stitute a mighty batallion of labor.

Theirs is a key position in heavy
industry. A retreat, or a surrender,
would be a serious setback. The
stabilization of a steel workers' un-
ion, its recognition as an actual fact
and as the sole representative of
all the workers in the Industry,
vigilant, determined and ready to
secure their demands for living

conditions would be an enormous
gain for the whole of the American
working class. —A. 8.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

League Activities

Chicago Hears Report;

Minneapolis and Dunne

Bill Dunne, who wrote the "pro-

found" articles on the 1931 miners'

strike for the Daily Worker is at

it again. In 11)31, according to Bill,

the National Miners Union was

leading the miners and through the

miners, the working class of Amer-

ica in an offensive struggle against

capitalism. When the smoke of

battle hud cleared away the N.M.

U. was dead us the dodo, Hoover

was still president and Karl Brow-

ser was "self criticising" Bill Dun-

ne. And Dunne went into one of

his periodic retirements, until he

was recalled to life to write a

"brilliant" scries of articles on the

"counter-revolnlionist" Trotsky.

The truck drivers of Minneapolis

carried on one of the most militant

and successful strikes seen in years.

It roused the entire American labor

movement. It swept away the pre-

vious apathy in the Minneapolis la-

bor movement. It gave such a stim-

ulus to the workers in 1 hat city

that they are streaming into the

unions. Militant and efficient mass

picket lines swept the scabs and

scab herders off the streets. Women
were drawn into the fight. All very

good. But the truck drivers of

Minneapolis made one •'mistake".

They didn't turn lo those who so

"successfully" led the National

Miners Union, or the Mine Mill and

Smelter Workers Industrial Union

(Dunne was godfather of that

mouthful), the Needle Trade Work-

ers Industrial Union, etc. etc for

leadership. And when that was not

done, the failure of Hie strike was

fissured in advance in tlte columns

of the Daily Worker. For it must

be known that as reported in (he

Daily Worker no strike was ever

won that didn't have some such stal-

wart Stalinist "textile worker" as

Johnny Baliam, or "seaman" like

George Mink, or "steel worker" like

Joe Dallet leading it. And you can

search in vain for a report of the

loss of « strike led by Stalinists in

the Dally Worker.

In Minneapolis flic workers made
a second mistake. They allowed

themselves to be organized into a

union by Trotsky ile "counter-revo-

lutionists" "agents of the police".

Where was the C P. with Browder

under Statin at its head? Where
was "Groucho" Bill Dunne, himself?

Let it not be said, that, the C. P.

has no truck drivers. That's a mere

detail. Just call in one of the quick

change arlists. Baliam knows as

much about trucks as he does about

looms. Dallet was inside a truck

at least once and that's a longer

period than lie served in a steel

mill and I am sure I hat George

Mink also travelled by truck at

least as a passenger and that's as

far as his seamanship extended.

There was no shortage of Stalinist

truck drivers. Rut, alas, they were

not in the strike. Bo what's to be

done?

Sender (iarlin was sent out. And
he didn't do had. lie reported "A.

F. of L. leaders arranging to have

themselves arrested on the picket

line". He and two or three other

Stalinists, without membership or

influence on the trade union move-

ment issued a "call" for a general

strike. Yon see, they hud a mimeo-

graph machine, paper, and Garlin

can write. Was the call even dis-

tributed? It doesn't matter. A
copy was kept for the record and

one sent to Mannilsky. That was

enough.

When the battle was over and the

strikers had won a partial victory.

Bill Dunne was called on. Bill

went into another "series" of ar-

ticles. "The Trot sky ites betrayed

the strike", "Governor Olsen could

have been driven from office", etc.

etc. He damned the leadership of

the strike and hailed the settlement

as a defeat. He did this with the

same enthusiasm as he Irid in other

days hailed Chiang Kai «l.ek, and

Purcell and the "victory" of the

British General Strike. However,

the readers of the Daily Worker
should be" wise to Dunne and other

scribes. A t>aper that, ouid place

the report of Hitler's victory in

Germany under the title "Revolu-

tionary Upsurge Moves Forward"
might well be expected to call the

victory of the Minneapolis workers

a defeat.

Fascist "Victories"

A leader of New York's Italian

Fascists is jailed for extortion. He
claimed influence with the city gov-

ernment and hoodwinked a "friend"

out of $3,000. William 1'elly, leader

of the Silver Shirts is indicted for

obtaining money under false pre-

tences. Art Smith of the Khaki
Shirts is in jail for perjury. Mus-

solini, has further reduced! the liv-

ing standards of the Italian work-

ers, built some more palaces, closed

down some factories and is headed

for the financial rocks. Hitler finds

trade shrinking, income declining,

financial panic advancing and the

masses grumbling. These "Strong"

men would go down like nine pins

before a united and militant world
labor movement Through the di-

vided front of labor they arise and

come to power, and by the divided

front kept so by Stalinist numb-
sku'ls and Socialist treachery they

are able to retain power even under

such conditions. —BILL.

inary closed session with the trial

board where it could present Its

Oki(v....-l:. C*-;L* !
evidence. This was done in order

n Minneapolis strike
j

I(fprot(,ct it ,ncMe (aere scol,id be

any company stool-pigeons in the
Chicago—Despite the discomfort,

of a hot night, more than a hundred
,

lill<1,on ' :e '

and fifty workers on June 8 re- The Stalinists

sponded with unrestrained cntbusi-.and one of their members admitted
refused this offer

asm to (he two-hour

experience** of the Minneapolis

truck-drivers' strike delivered at

Communist League headquarters by

James P. Cannon. Every political

tendency in the Chicago revolution-

ary movement was represented save

of course those who have raised

learning nothing to the level of a

line art—the Stalinists. The eager-

ness and satisfaction with which

the revolutionaries present received

the report on the Minneapolis devel-

opments was a highly encouraging

symptom of the response we may
hope to get each time we test in

action the Marxian principles of

revolutionary labor action. The

Chicago workers commend the

splendid organization work of their

Minneapolis comrades and hope

soon to be able to match that high

accomplishment here.

Cannon's report was repeated by

him the following Sunday before

oOO Negro and white workers

in .Washington Park where a puny

attempt on the part of a few in-

spired but gloriously stupid Stalin-

ists to object to his speaking ended

in their complete silencing and dis-

grace. The enthusiasm of the

crowd grew as the report proceeded

and at its conclusion Cannon, on

the motion of the chairman (a Stal-

inist sympathizer, by the way) was

by unanimous vote made a life

member of the club that holds re-

gular nightly forums in the park.

recital of the from the floor that they really had1

no charges. Another member who
had distributed the leaflet, stated

that while they had no proof: they

were "morally certain" that the

worker under charges was an unde-

sirable element. Undoubtedly be

was undesirable to the Stalinist bu-

reaucracy against whom he had
fought and who had driven him out

of the party and now tried to drive

him out of the labor movement.

Being unable to substantiate their

charges, the Stalinists tried a little

stage play. At the conclusion of

their statement made they walked
out of the hall in a body. One of

their group demanded that they re-

main until the trial was finished

hut that was to no avail.

The result of this HIthy attack

upon a revolutionary worker has
proven a boomerang to the Stalin-

ists. The League has gained new
members and new sympathizers.

The California Workers' Associa-

tion, due to this procedure of trying

the charges in public, received a

valuable lesson in workers' demo-
cracy. The A. F. of L. members
present promised that they would
use their influence to see that, the

California Workers* Association is

strengthened and that unemployed

A. F. of I., members support it.

Public Trial Clears

Militant Worker
Since the League organized its

new branch in Richmond, Californ-

ia, the Stalinists have decided that

it is time to act to stop these devel-

opments. They began their attacks

on a courageous worker in the Rieh-

mond Standard Oil Plant, making
filthy charges, accusing him of be-

ing a stool-pigeon and a renegade

in a leaflet which they published

and distributed in the plant where
he was working. This is the big-

gest oil refinery in the west.

Tile first this comrade knew of

the attack came when he was called

into the office of the company, con-

fronted with the leaflet, and in or-

der to find out more about the

"reds" in the plant, the company
proposed thai he should bring the

question into court. The comrade
naturally refused this "generous"

offer, although knowing that his job

was at iin end and that this would
mean the county welfare board for

bis wife and two children. He was
tired.

The league arranged for a public

workers' trial in order to clear up
all that was involved in the charges

and to put the accusers to shame.

The trial was conducted by the Cal-

ifornia Workers' Association, a mil-

itant unemployed group which has

two Stalinists on its executive

board. The A. F. of L. unions were
invited to attend and many of the

members came. At this trial the

Philadelphia Branch

Increases "Activities

Philadelphia, Pa. — The Phila-

delphia branch is going ahead

in fulfilling its part of the

League Action Program. In the

first Militant club plan sub dlrive,

its self-imposed quota of GO new
subscriptions was reached and
passed. The present drive finds us

now with 3:.' chalked up. Public

lectures with national committee
speakers will continue right through

the summer, to bring our program
to persons newly attracted to us.

Last week comrade Max Sbachtmau
lectured on "The Crisis in the So-

cialist Parly". Many VJ.P.S.L.'s and

S.P. members attended. Friday, June

22 comrade James P. Cannon Is to

speak on "The Lessons of the Min-

neapolis Strike" at our new head-

quarters. 1207 N. 5th St.

We were unsuccessful in our ef-

forts to effect a genuine united front

May Day demonstration. We judged

the closest existing approach to that

to be the Socialist sponsored United

May Day meeting. We attended in

a body, singing the "International"

and brought the crowded Labor In-

stitute to its feet in response. Our
placards wifh "The Communist
Iieagtie of America is for the

Fourth International" lo the front,

were the only banners in the meet-

ing.

The favorable response of May 1

permitted us more than one sym
pathetic ear, particularly among the

Socialist youth. The Spartacus
Youth Club with two clubs met of-

ten in efforts for joint anti-Fascist

and May 30th anti-war demonstra-

ofl'icial Party was offered a prelim- lion action with Y.P.S.L. commit-

Mexican Nazis

Attack Trotsky

There is in Mexico a fascist

sheet, organ In Spanish of Hitler's

embassy in Mexico. Anti-labor, anti-

Communist, iHiti-Semetic, with all

the lack of originality and logic of

t hat movement t ho paper, thanks

to the subsidy it receives from the

Nazis, apuears. unnoticed by the

great majority of Mexicans. With-

out doubt, the most religions sup-

porters of this paper are the Jews,

who pay 5 cents for every issue In

a morbid curiosity to see what new
strange fables about them appear.

One thing must be impressed, and

that is that this paper is the organ

of Nazism. About five months ago

a new amhasador arrived from Ber-

lin bearing a membership card in

the Nazis and a Baron and a Yon

before his name (need more be

said-).

When the issue of the Trotsky

expulsion from France came up, in

this organ appeared an article by a
renegade from Communism named
Mullen. The article makes a show

of erudition that In its shallowness

is really painful to behold. But we
do not want to criticize the article.

Not being very much read it does

not merit criticism. What we want

to do Is merely to comment upon it.

The theme of this article is that

the Jews are the only real interna-

tionalists, and th'at the expulsion of

Trotsky from the Communist In-

ternational is a victory for national-

ism. That the struggle between

Stalin the Georgian and Trotsky the

Jew is really a struggle between

nationalism and internationalism.

Let us extract the true core of

this matter and leave the rest. That

core is that the struggle of the In-

ternational Communists is la es-

sence a struggle for international-

ism, which does not represent the

Jew or the Methodist but repre-

sents the interests of the world-

wide proletariat. Will this frank

appraisal by Nazism make some of

the rank and tile Stalinists think?)

The national-socialists of Ger-

many And an ideological rap-

proaebmeut with Stallnistic "social-

ism in one country", and find com-
mon ground with if in the struggle

against the internationalism of

Trotsky. —*. C.—^————
tees. Y.P.S.L. delegates defended

the seating of our youth delegates

at the Y.C.L. sponsored May 30th

conference. Their organization

yielded to opportunist winnings

after the rupture with the Stalinist

conference, to content themselves

with a hike for May 30th. The
Sparlacus Youth Club then held its

own street meeting that day.

At the present time two open air

meetings are held weekly. At one
corner where Stalinists mobilize to

disrupt, they have been effectively

squelched. With the new1 recruits

the branch has we look forward to

expanding this phase of our work.
A Negro comrade, a former I.L.D.

functionary is busy organizing a
fraternal group of Negro workers.

On Sunday, June 24 the branch
has arranged a picnic in Fairmount
Park, 33rd and Cumberland St. en-

trance. All proceeds go (for the

From the Militants
The Farmers and the

Minneapolis Strike

Minneapolis, Miim. — During the

memorable days of the Minne-

apolis General Drivers' strike proof

was given in concrete fashion

that the small farmers can be

made allies of the workers. The

support they gave to the workers

was the kind required by the situa-

tion. They declined in the most

effective manner to avail themselves

of the proffered protection by dep-

uty sheriffs to break the strike. It

was the same sheriffs who had the

year before been used f> 'iliempt to

break their holiday movement.

When the Uattle of Deputies Run
was in progress in the City Market,

a strikers' committee was in the

Court House facing two men of au-

thority, the chief of police, Johan-

nes and the county sheriff. Wall. It

was reported that the faces of these

two men expressed bewilderment

mingled with dismay. They had

had been defeated again. "What
in the Hell is this 'labor trouble' in

li>34". was the question upper-most

in their minds. For they had done

everything they could think of, ev-

erything they had been told to do

by their bosses and still the strik-

ers* had an upper-hand.

llow well this deputy gag had

worked on the farmers in the holi-

day movement just about a year be-

fdre, when hundreds of Sheriff

Wall's political acquaintances, most-

ly Republicans, ran the scab trucks

through the picket lines to the

market. But now— it. does not

work.

The Farmers about the city and

in the stale remained passive dur-

ing the General Drivers strike. But

if any actions would have developed,

amongst them, these actions would

have been decidedly in favor of the

strikers. A year ago town after

town, country after county went

"Holiday", against the packing

trust, the grain exchanges, the rail-

roads and the bankers. Tear gas,

clubs, arrests and convictions were

used against them. The weapons

were wielded by the enemy. And
bow was he represented? By the

deputy sheriffs, just like those re-

cruited by Sheriff Wall of Henne-

pen County. Those deputy sheriffs

were notoriously rough with the

farmers. So when the drivers in

the city struck against the produce

companies, the food Importers, and

Sheriff Wall came to the farmers
with the same deputies he had used

to break their strike and offered to

escort them to the market, the farm-

ers answered by jiist staying home
and working in the gardens. When
the strikers uotifyed them that they

could bring their greens and roots

to the city and sell them house to

house and( to the corner grocery,

with or without a city license, they

cranked up their model T's and
came to town. It wouldn't be sur-

prising to learn that there were
many fanners among the indignant

crowds in chicken chase through thd
spacious market square with some
eight hundred 'special policemen' as
the chickens. By the way, there
was some trading done on the mark-
et that day. A bushel of iioliee

The Holiday Movement pledged

food for the strikers if needed. This

pledge was never drawn upon. It

was not necessary. The strike lead-

ers spoke to the Holiday state con-

vention, and sat with a special com-
mittee to co-ordinate workers' and
farmers' strikes. In the future the
alliance will prevail. —C. F.

California Ordinances

Against the Reds

The United Front Civil Rights

Committee of Alameda County
against the serf ordinance number
282 is becoming a struggle for

!>ower between various elements,

including the Stalinists, and to the

detriment of the organization.

On May 30th a meeting was held

as a test case against the ordinance

number 282. This ordinance for-

bids any person or persons to stand,

sit, walk, loiter, congregate, speak,

or in any manner obstruct traffic

on any highway, street, lane, alley

or property whatsoever in the coun-

try of Alameda. The Stalinists en-

deavored to turn the meeting into

a national Youth Day 'demonstra-

tion and to prevent any speakers

except members of the official party

from taking the platform.

At the meeting previous to this

of the committee, the official party

endeavored to pack the conference

with delegates from sixteen of Its

paper organizations as \s;ell as with

delegates from eve«y branch of the

I.L.D., .W.I.R., etc. etc. At all

meetings of the committee, the

Stalinists have refused to recog-

nize the chair, have filibustered

from the floor and have proven

the perfect specimen of disrupters.

The picture of the Stalinists in

this conference Is only a little less

disgusting than that of some of the

other elements who help to make
up the majority of the bona-flde del-

egates. Nathan, the head of the

conference and a Proletarian Party

member, who now holds an A. F.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

I he Textile ( risis

Nothing illustrates so well the

utter inability of capitalism to lay

down plans for product ion of wide-

range character, as does the textile

crisis. The need for a sudden dras-

tic cut in production reveals clearly

that even a capitalist cartel includ-

ing all of a given industry, cannot

regulate production to consumption.

All it can do is to order sharp cur-

tailment when production gets out

of control. It cannot avoid el'isis,

for the present situation Is a dis-

tinct crisis brought on all the

quicker by the capitalist attempt

to regulate production. What is

happening in the textile industry is

a forerunner of what will happen

in all the big muss production in-

dustries under monopolist, control.

benefit of the Militant. All oar 'badges, and a half a cord of night-
friends are urged to be there with sticks exchanged hand« for little
"s - —L. G. lor nothing.

The Workers and the Fortes of

Production

The working class can see here

too, the meaning of the NRA and

the way in which its operation af-

fects their livelihood. When the

Cotton Textile Code Authority or-

ders a decrease in production by

25% for three months without any

change in hourly wage rates It

places the burden of the crisis in

this industry immediately on the

backs of the proletariat. The NRA
Is a police club which beats down
the forces of production when they

threaten profits for the bosses. At

the same time this club descends

on the heads of the workers, the

class that is concerned with and

represents the social forces of pro-

duction. The working class en-

counter this sort uf action more and

more in the frtture. Ultimately

they must learn that not capitalist

control of production for profits,

but workers' control of production

„, , J ., .,_ . . for social use can assure them a
of L. office, openly declares that he

il¥elihood and eliminatl , starvation,
is going to throw every C. P. mem-

Cap„amt c(m!rol mefll) , lhe aabo.

tage of production, workers' control

means Its unlimited expansion for

the benefit of the masses. The
closed shop is the lirst step in the

direction of workers' control but

its achievement depends on the

building of powerful, militant trade

unions. Through such unions, cast-

ing off the treacherous leadership

of the reformists, the textile work-

era eau best reply to the bosses

when they put through wage cuts.

going to tnrow every

ber out and make the thing a real

mass organization. Undeniably, the

latter have called this threat down
upon themselves by their tactics.

Still if should not be the policy of

throw, anybody out, but rather to

broaden the organization by bring-

ing it into closer contact with all

I he working class sections, the

trade unions, etc. and to make it a
really representative body that can
lay the base for a general defense

committee.

Most of the counties in Californ-

ia have passed similar ordinances.

On the whole It is a vicious move
aimed directly at the "Reds". That
is why it has to be met in a serious

manner. The bosses today direct

their tire mainly against the work-
ing class vanguard. Their objective

is the open shop. Their intention

is to crash all working class or-

ganization. And while many of the

most vicious open shoppers, as, for

example, the San Francisco Cham-
ber of Commerce, carefully point

to a difference between what they

call the illegitimate Communist
within the labor movement, and
the A. I<\ of L., their real intention

should not be misunderstood. They
hope to crush the militant section

of the trade union movement first

and If that succeeds, then to an-

nihilate all labor unions. —C.F.

Sidelights From the Great Battle of the Minneapolis Workers
U requires days, weeks, to settle

down to normal existence and dis-

passionately run together the surg-

ing snapshots garnered during so

tremendous an event as the Minne-

apolis strike. So much took place in

those two weeks that had never

taken place here before.

The orderly and vital throngs at

headquarters. Through the loud-

speaker would come: "Volunteers

wanted to go to Lyndale and 52nd.

A car and live pickets wanted. Who
will volunteer? (A pause.) Here's

the car, and one picket—two pick-

ets — three pickets! That's the
stuff ! Two more pickets wanted.

Come on. fellows, step up. It's your
battle." At this point the crowd
outside t he headquarter doors
would surge forward. Two young
men. obviously office workers and
dressed up for the evening would
make their way to the doors, their

girls at their elbows. The young
men's eyes would shine. The girls

would look up in their faces. "(What
do ya say. Hal?" asked one. "Geez
yes," says the other, "let's go. It's

our battle, all right." The men
spoke to the girls, the girls squeezed

their arms and gave them encour-

agement. "We'll volunteer", the

pair say to the doorman. The door
is opened, the two men disappear
into the garage. Through the loud-

speaker comes : "Here's the rest of

the carload. Five men and a car
to Lyndale and 52nd." As the motor
roars up the eternally cheerful

loudspeaker says : "Make way at the
door there, please. And let's give
the men a hand as they go out!

Let's give 'em a hand !" Amid, shouts
of applause and a big hand, tbe
car full of pickets wheels out of
headquarters, five determined men
smiling grimly back at the crowd.
In the front office, the windows Of
which are now soaped to render
them opaque, sits the Brain of the
pieketers—the dispatchers. There

they sit in their vests and shirt-

sleeves, calculating, alert, red-eyed

from loss of steep—there they were
sitting 24 hours ago—48 hours ago
—there they will stay until the

strike is victorious, until the union

is recognized, to come forth at the

end a hundredfold stronger than

when it entered the battle.

• • • *

The unforgettable mass meeting

at tbe Parade Grounds. On Tues-

day afternoon, but a few hours af-

ter the market was won, men and
women appear on the down-town

streets with armfuls of circulars:

NO SURRENDER. And all day
Wednesday, on every corner, in the

middle of every block, strikers,

wives, sympathizers, are handing

out these challenges, this call to the

mass meeting in support of the

workers. Cops and business men,
white faced with venom, stare

their hatred at these distributors.

The meeting at the Parade Is called

to counter the infamous Law and
Order get-together of the Citizens'

Alliance which met at the West
Hotel on tbe previous Friday. That
first meeting represented the Citi-

zens of Minneapolis, said tbe cap-

italist press. Only employers are
Citizens In this country, you know.
Well, the workers would' show what
they conld do. At 7:30 that night, record will never furnish material

on the far end of the Parade, under for a fascist saga; the last we saw
tbe trees, the workers began to ar- of him, he was fleeing down toward

rive. There was only a rude plat- Washington Avenue from the mark-
form of wood, hastily constructed ; et, with a handful of strikers tri-

and a truck bearing! loud-speaking umphantiy threatening his rear,

apparatus. At a little after eight,

the chairman began to speak. Al-

ready, there were five thousand, six

thousand people there. Men In

working clothes, holdfng little chil-

dren In their arms, women, vet-

erans, girl factory workers, the un-

employed. All so eager to show
their solidarity with the strikers

;

all tense and still to hear what the
speakers were saying. How this

mass contrasted with the foppish,

hysterical mob of "citizens" in the

Moorish Room of the West Hotel!

And for over an hour, from the east

and south, through the gathering

dusk, thousands of strike-supporters

continued to stream across the Par-

ade toward the loud-speaker, to si-

lently listen and furiously applaud

the militant agitators. There was a

wild, free spirit abroad that night

at the Parade, a spirit surging with

hope. There, in the darkness, was

welded together a solidarity of the

workers of Minneapolis that will

hold—hold through another strike,

and another, until finally the rotting

carcass of this murderous system

gasps out its last fetid breath and

goes down under the heels of the

victorious wave of—Soviet America.
• * • *

One of the better-known special

deps was none other than the once-

famed pug, one Dick Daniels (ont

on hail, after confessing to a half-

dozen hold-ups). Daniels figured

—

and rightly—that our judges, before

whom he is to come up in the near
future, would view with leniency a
bandit who had a distinguished

record as a scab to offset any little

minor anti-social display such as

breaking into a few stores here and
thens But, alas, Mister Daniels'

And to learn that the good Mr.
Lyman, manufacturer, who took
time off from a Sunday School con-
vention to go down in the market
with a blackjack to show his christ-

ly love for the starving workers,

was, before his unfortunate demise,
an officer in the Citizens' Alliance,

will help to stifle the reader's tears.

In one respect, though, Lyman was

a peculiar "sport" of the Alliance

breed: for if is the common prac-

tice of this brave gang of pirates to

learn the news of their victories

and defeats by telephone or wire, in

the safety of their offices and"

homes ; and not in the streets,

where their cocos are apt to be
tapped by poor misguided workers.

Oh no! Why in Heaven's Name
should a Citizen's Alliance man go
forth to battle—when, by opening
the jails, by calling forth all the
horrible scum that is spawned by a
poisonous system, by sending for

the National Guardsmen, the Alli-

ance can get others to fight their

battles for them.

At the funeral of the above men-
tioned Christian Soldier, the better

element was so afraid that strikers
would attack the coffin (thus do the
minds of these gentlefolk work)
that the cemelary was packed to the
gills with private dicks—who were
mourning on their own account, no
doubt, the loss of a good meal tick-

et. For Lyman, you know, paid the
men in his own factory munificent-
ly—20c an hour. It takes lots of
spies to he able to pay wages like

that.

• * « «

One other social group distin-

guished themselves by the brillian-

cy of their strike-breaking efforts.

I refer to the fraternities at the
University of Minnesota. Possibly
alumni pressure was brought to
hear; or maybe these young hope-
fuls dfd it of their own sweet will.

Anyway, In some cases entire chap-
ters rushed down to scab head-
quarters to swear in as deputies,
anxious to show the strikers their
proper places In the scheme of
things. How utterly characteristic
of the atrophied social appetites of
these "brothers in the bond". Un-
fortunately, these fraternity men,
too, proved but poor allies to the
thugs and gangsters. Such was the

quality of their courage before the

determined strikers that scarcely a

one had the courage to pin on his

dishonorable bardge or exhibit his

sap. And when the break came,

the boys dropped badges, clubs and
all, fleeing to a man before the fury

of the workers.
•

A word about the special deps

being outnumbered. That's a lie

broadcast to cover up their cow-

ardice. There were over, fifteen

hundred armed deps in that mark-

et on Tuesday, and probably half

as many armed strikers. But when
the blow-off came, the deps desert-

ed, the strikers stuck to their posts.

That's the difference. After the

battle, a keg of deputy badges were

picked up from the streets and tak-

en to strike headquarters—but at

scab headquarters there was not a

single driver's union badge as a

—

trophy of the chase.
* • • •

Olson, the Farmer-Labor govern-

or, who boxes the political compass
whenever he gets into such a jam as

was precipitated by the strike, did-

n't care to appear at the Wednes-
day night mass meeting. So he

sent along his lieutenant. The
crowd listened patiently for ten

minutes while this man spouted. At
the close there was no applause.

The lieutenant was* desperate. An
idea flashed in bis mind. Turning1

back to the mike, he said, "And I

say 'God speed you,' If that means
anything." 10 didn't. Silence. Then
a hoot from the audience. The
workers are learning that God is

certainly not on their side. God is

against them. Yes, on the side of

the workers is only right, a fierce

willingness to struggle, and a grow-

ing determination to build a better

world; a socialst world. The fran-

Company Unionism

For many years Rockefeller has

maintained a subsidized strike-

breaking agency called the Indus-

trial Relations Counselors, Inc.

This agency has the support of Cy-

rus McCormick (ardent promoter of

the company union), A. H. Woods,

Owen D. Young, etc. This outfit

"gives advice" in matters of "per-

sonnel" to all the big industrialists

including the steel barons, the oil

magnates, the manufacturers of

Barm machinery, the electrical trust'

etc. Since 1928 Rockefeller has sup-

plied generous funds to enlighten

the boss class on the best methods

for trapping the workers in "em-

ployee representation plans" or com-

pany unions. This organization be-

came especially active in the per-

iod following the adoption of the

NRA with its 7a fake labor clause.

A widespread: campaign was con-

ducted through the subsidized tech-

nical press, urging the bosses to de-

teat independent uniceism by set-

ting up fake, controlled unions.

Thus in Automotive Industries for

December 1933 we read, in an un-

signed article entitled, "Organizing

a Company Union" : "Shall we, or

shall we not, sanction a 'company

union' in our plantV —If you do not,

someone will organize your employ-

ees for you. This is not fn the least

meant to be interpreted as a threat,

but Is merely a foregone conclusion

under current conditions." The ar-

ticle then proceeds to outline min-

utely the best method of going

about enticing (and forcing) work-

ers into the boss' union.

More recently the industrial coun-

selors have been mobilizing their

forces wherever the threat of mass
strikes arose. Thus the head of

the organization, A. IT. Yonng, was
thrown into the steel Industry as

soon as "trouble" threatened there.

He is now with the U. S. Steel Co.,

just as C. J. Hicks is wifh the

Standard, Oil Co. of N. J. for the

same nefarious purpose.

• • * *

Smash Company Unions!

The company unions are the lat-

est form of "yellow dog" contracts

forced on the working class. The
drive against the organising of the

workers in real unions has been

well planned long in advance and
has the support of all the big finan-

ciers, from Ford to Swope, Teagle

to Rockefeller. Roosevelt merely
obeyed the voice of his masters In

the Auto Strike when he legalized

the company union. The same tac-

tifes are being applied now to de-

feat the steel workers. We must
mobilize labor to smash cojnpany

unionism by militant action! The
capitalist government attempts to

carry out the strike-breaking pro-

tic attempt of this pious gentleman 'gram of big business. We must

to drag in God by the heels proved 'checkmate Roosevelt!

the crowning disaster. —C.H. WEBER.
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Stalinist Record in the

Cuban Revolution
In Cuba in the summer of 1933

there were only two serious organ-

ized political working class forces:

The Communist Party (Stalinists)

and the Bolshevik-Leninists. Our

section was not quite two years old,

and, at that time, still committed

lo the orientation of reforming the

C.I. and the C.P. of Cuba, and was

a comparatively small organ ination.

Its greatest strength lay in its con-

nections with the trade union move-

ment. It wielded great and almost

decisive influence In the Havana
Federation of Labor composed of

thirty trade unions in which anar-

cho-syndicalists were also influen-

tial. It whs a leading organization

In the general stride.

But in size, prestige, and influence

it was weaker than the Communist

Party which had a wider and more

powerful organizational structure

and base. In its trade union center,

the C.N.O.C., National Confedera-

tion of Cuban Workers, were thirty-

flve unions. The C.P. had auxiliar-

ies and peripheral organizations

embracing thousands of workers. If

It was not, as it claimed, the leader,

it was the outstanding organized

political force In the working class.

On its record and in its policy,

therefore, are to lie sought the rea-

sons for the failure of the workers

to advance toward their liberation,

and for their set-back at the hands

of Mendteta.

Stalinists Come to Aid of Class

Enemy

One the ninth of August, two days

before Machado Sell, when the gen-

eral strike had reached its seventh

day, the Executive of the C.N.O.C.

(the, Cuban Stalinist T.U.U.L., sec-

tion of the 1U.L.U.) and the Politi-

cal Bureau of the Communist Party

issued a manifesto in which they

said that ". . . Machado cannot be

overthrown by strikes" and that the

Labor Federation of Havana (trade

union center, at "that time under

the leadership of anarcho-syndical-

ist elements and the Bolshevik-Len-

inists | "was leading the workers to

massacre".

Let no one think that the view

expressed here was only a question

of evaluating the situation and

working out a strategic line of

struggle. No! although that in It-

self were enough to confuse the

workers at the decisive moment and

demoralize them, disrupting their

struggle and doing yeoman's work

for the class enemy. The manifesto

was the 'Ideological" motivation

for a treacherous act of strike-

breaking. The Stalinists called on

the workers to go back to work!

They themselves admit it. In one

of the resolutions prepared for the

Fourth National Labor Unity Con-

gress of the C.N.O.C. held in Ha-

vana in January, 1934 they say:

"The National Confederation of

Labor of Cuba, failing to see and

apply the experience acquired in so

many years' of strike struggles,

which showed in every strike that

all economic demands have their

profound political content—drew a

false analysis of the content of the

general strike. . . . The false ap-

praisal which was a grave error

(!) gave as a natural (!) immedi-

ate, consequence, a second, graver

( ] ) error, which consisted in the

belief that the workers of each in-

dustry, once their demands were ob

tained, should return to work, and

telling the workers that they should

not be moved by the slogan of con-

tinuing the
1

strike, when in reality

the masses, who realized clearly the

political content of the strike, were
determined to continue it." (quoted

from the January 12 Manifesto of

the General Union of Commercial
Employees of Cuba, an affiliate of

the Havana Federation of Labor, to

the Fourth Congress of the C.N.O.C.

(Our emphasis throughout.)

Dally Workers Gives Assistance

Fatal admissions! The Stalin-

ists claim the authority of llarx

and Lenin ! they call themselves the

vanguard of the working class, yet

they cannot recognize the political

content of a general strike (!!).

they are so obtuse with bureaucrat-

ic conceit they do not know what
the masses want in the Are of the

revolution ifself !

!

But it is not u question of stupid-

ity alone. The Manifesto of the

Commercial Employees Union charg-

es : "What the Confederation does

not say Is. precisely that knowing
the profound political content of the

movement that was developing, it

believed in its own miserable con-
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oept of the movement, that it was
necessary to have Machado remain

in power in order for them to con-

tinue to enjoy illegality"—that is,

maintain tile appearance of being il-

legal.

There is the ugly story of how the

epigones sold out the general Strike

in Cuba. Let us see how their

American brothers-lu-shame covered

up the deed. On August 21 the Daily

Worker reported : '"Havana, August

1-1 (By Mail). At noon today the

bus and tramway workers returned

to work, having won all their de-

mands;. With them went back the

barbers, bakers, foodworkers, rail-

way workers, etc. However, the

shoe plants, textile factories and
many others remained out, firmly

holding out for their demands. The
decision to go back to work was
reached last night at 9 :15 at a

packed meeting of over 700 bus

workers in the Trade Union Center

of the C.N.O.C." It is clear that

the Stalinists were sending men
back to work.

LyinK Out of the Whole Cloth

But this report contradicts one

which appeared in. the Dally nine

days before, on August 12: "Hav-

ana, August 11.—The yellow union

leaders, lo help Welles and Macha-

do, have culled on the bus workers"

(note: the bus workers) "and street

ear workers to return to work."!!

On the 14th the same story: "Just

before Machado flew Cuba the yel-

low trade union leaders in his pay

>tttempted to call a halt to the gen-

eral strike."

On the 15th the Daily tried to

make it appear that the C.N.O.C.

was standing firm against the strike

breaking of the "yellow" trade un-

ion leaders : "The leaders of the

transport workers, and especially

those of the Railway Brotherhood,

had already attempted to break the

strike without asking any conces-

sions. The representatives of the

revolutionary C.N.O.C. held fast to

Iheir^demands. . .
."

And finally in the same dispatch

printed on the 21st which announced

the meeting in the trade union cen-

ter, of the C.N.O.C: "... 50 young

bus workers signed application

cards for the Y.C.L. This was the

reply of the workers to the scabby

statement of the reformist Havana
Federation of Labor leaders headed

by the renegade Junco that the

leaders of the C.N.O.C. were strike-

breakers because the accepted the

concessions of Machado. " (Our em-

phasis )

hv thpir own wonts Ihcy stand

condemned ! Yellow trade union

lenders indeed! II Is nil lies, fraud,

treachery

!

The "Insurrection" of September 29

Emboldened by the valor and rev-

olutionary ardor of the masses, who,

a month later, overthrew De Ces-

pedes, the Stalinist adventurers de-

clared for the armed insurrection

and set the date for September 29,

the day of the arrival of Mella's

ashes from Mexico. Here ultlmat-

ism reached its greatest and at the

same time its most tragically ab-

surd height. True that Grau's re-

gime was unstable, under fire from

the American imperialists; true

that the Cuban bourgeoisie were

planning counter-revolutionary

coups; true that the masses were

pressing it from below to carry out

its demagogic, anti-imperial 1st and

democratic pronouncements.

But the influence of the Stalinist

Partj- whicli was to carry through

the insurrection did not extend to

the majority of the workers. In

fact, following the August strike-

breaking, entire unions were freeing

themselves from Stalinist influence.

The organs for the preparation of

the insurrection and the seizure of

power, the Soviets, did not exist on

a national scale nor was the Stalin-

ist party the dominant Influence in

those scattered Soviets which did

exist. And the army, decisive fac-

tor, in the civil war, had given no

demonstration of its sympathy for

the Communist Party. In terms of

the seizure of power by the work-

ing class, it was an unknown quan-

tity. In Russia the Bolsheviks test-

ed the Petrograd garrison before

the insurrection when the Soviets

countermanded the order of the

Provisional Government sending

two thirds of the garrison to the

front. They were rooted in the

soldiers' Soviets and committees.

The Cuban Stalinists' connection

with the armed forces was not

great. Sinnani reported that two

weeks before the "insurrection" the

army was only beginning to pass

over to the side of the workers.

Not An Insurrection Bat a Futeb

In reality the events of the 20th

of September were not an insurrec-

tion but a putch on the order, if not

on the scale, of Canton. Scores of

workers gave up their lives as a

sacrifice to Stalinist criminal ad-

venturism. The soldiers began to

turn against the workers and Grau
gained time and strength.

Panic seized the impotent! For
twenty days the Stalinists called on

the workers to come out in a gen-

eral strike! The Manifesto of the

General Union of Commercial Em-
ployees says: "Nobody paid any at-

tention to their tearful entreaties."

—T. STAMM.
(Continue to Next Issue)

New Yor]{ Teachers Union Fights Red-Baiting

New York.—For the last two
months the capitalist press has

been calling for the blood of

the "reds" in the New York
school system. By •Teds' is meant

anybody who has the courage to put

up a squawk against some aspect

of the feudal regime of the reaction-

ary Board of Education or who lifts

a finger to fight against wage cuts.

The yellow Hearst press is beating

the patriotic drum louder than all

the others combined. On the 4th of

May the New York American tried

to smear a coat of red-wash over

700 teachers who had signed a pe-

tition circulated by the Teachers

Anti-War Committee. On the 8th

the Evening Journal called the sign-

ers of the petition a "curious med-
ley of alien and non-American
names", "enemies from without,

but, unfortunately settled within

our gates", "such people must be

rooted_ out like germs of pollution

and disease". And so it goes.

The central purpose, of this bar-

rage was to whip up a red scare

and create sentiment for the pas-

sage by the state legislature of the

Ives Bill. In its original form this

bill required every teacher in the

system to swear support of the con-

stitutions of the U. S. and the state

of New York and to faithfully dis-

charge "all the duties of any posi-

tion to which 1 am now assigned or

may hereafter be 'assigned". Under
pressure of the storm of protest

which this reactionary measure
aroused the framers withdrew the

last five words. But in thla amend-
ed form the bill was merely a repe-

tition of the oath required of teach-

ers on entering the school system.

The governor vetoed the bill and it

is now dead. The next session of

the legislature in the fall may see

attempts to reintroduce it.

Persecuting protesting Teachers

The bill was intended to place

man-hunting weapons in the hands

of the state to crush the teachers'

resistance to wage cuts and other

"economy" measures by expelling

the militants as seditious and trea-

sonable people. The defeaft. of the

Ives Bill has not daunted the pe-

trloteers who are continuing the

press campaign and who will con-

coct equally reactionary substitutes.

Preceding this campaign and dur-

ing it the Board of Education has

been busy iiersecuting all teachers

who have the courage to protest

against its medieval rule. Wage
increases established by law have

been summarily denied on false pre-

texts; in some cases criticism of a

superior has resulted in a punitive

transfer to a school undjer a notor-

iously reactionary principal whose
forte is a regime of petty persecu-

tion, etc., etc. Other teachers have

lueen tired.

The Teachers' Union of New York, 1

Local No. 5 of the American Feder-

ation of Teachers, chartered by the

New York Federation of Labor, has

picked up the gauntlet thrown down
by the reaction and is fighting back.

The high point in its campaign thus

far was a remarkable mass meeting

held Friday, June 8th, attended by

about 1200 teachers. The principal

speakers were Norman Thomas and
Arthur Garfield Hays. Thomas,

"militant" leader of the S. P. spoke

mainly about values in education!

Hays amused the audience with a

witty, liberal speech. Willianna

Burroughs, victimized teacher and1

Stalinist candidate for comptroller

in the last municipal election re-

vealed that the president of the un-

ion himself had poured oil on the

flames of the red-baiting campaign

by informing the Daily News in
J
hind the union.

what teacher organizations Com-
munists are to be found!

Union Members Defeat Demagogue

A dramatic struggle took place

over an amendment introduced from

the floor to a resolution offered by

thd union, branding Superintendent

of schools, Campbell, a red-baiter

for vicious statements made by hire

in the press. Lefkowltz, legislative

agent of the union, pillar of the

union administration, apologist for

La Guardia, former socialist and

now member of the Fusion Party

Education Committee, who is nurs-

ing bourgeois political ambitions

took the floor in Campbell's defense.

Everybody understood that Lefko-

wltz was keeping his record clear

in order not to get in bad with the

big boys higher up. He got his an-

swer from the union members, how-

ever, when the amendment was car-

ried, 415 to 152. The teachers want
to fight!

With the passage of the amend-
ment—although the union is not

technically committed), since the

vote was taken at a public mass
meeting and not at a union member-
ship meeting—the issue is squarely

joined between the teachers and the

Board of Education. The union has

only one honest course—to fight the

Board of Education over the Issues

of academic freedom antl red-bait-

ing. The union has indicated that

it will fight and that it will conduct

an energetic campagn and will wel-

come the assistance of labor. Labor
is vitally interested In the question

of the regime in the schools to

which it sends its children and the

subject matter taught them. If the

issue is taken into the trade union
movement support, (or the fight of

the Teachers Union can be won. All

labor organizations should get be-

—H.L.

After the Socialist Party Convention

The Bight Wing of the Socialist 'gress in Paris by four out of sis

Party is determined to bludgeon the

majorli.- into submission or split

the pariy wide open. The events of

the Convention in Detroit, June 1-3,

and of the week following, show
how far the Right Wing is willing

to go.

Outright defiance and repudiation

of the majority vote which estab-

lished the new. centrist Declaration

of Principles was declared in a

public statement by Louis Wald-
man. Chairman of the New York
State organization and leader of

the Old Guard, the day after the

convention. Mr. Waldman, after

three days of shouting himself

hoarse at the convention In the

name of democracy against illegal-

ity and violence (wheu used on

capitalists), flatly declared on June
4 in a statement issued to the press,

that he intends to disobey the man-
date of the Party Convention. He
said:

"The declaration that has been

adopted, which was sponsored by

Mr. Thomas and his allies, com-
mits not only the national organ-

ization, but attempts to commit
also the State and local organiz-

ations, to a program which runs

contrary to everything for which
the Socialist party has stood and
which it regards as fundamental.

I know that New York State So-

cialists will not permit them-
selves to be driven into a position

which they consider indefensible

and untenable, and I am confident

that I express the sentiments of

many other State and local or-

ganizations.
".

. . As between the program
of orderly, peaceable, construc-

tive and intelligent political ac-

tion and the insurrectionary, de-

structive and violent methods
proposed by the left wing (f.e., the

centrist majority) Socialists will

have no difficulty In making their

choice." (New York Times, June

5. Our emphasis.)

Oidl Guard to Flaunt Convention

Decisions
Waldman's bold repudiation of

the hegemony of the national or-

ganization over the State and local

units makes clear—his statement

was issued before the National Ex-
ecutive Committee of the S. P. met
—that no matter what the results

of the referendum on the Declara-
tion of Principles, which the N.E.C.

decided on the day of Waldman's
statement, the Old Guard has no 1b-

tentfon of following the democratic

decisions of the S. P. If they are not

dictated by the Old Guard. Thus
the S. P. will either back down,
mutilating the already diluted De-
claration of Principles or accepting

the substitute prepared by the Old
Guard ; or it must face the fact that

the Old Guard does not consider it-

self bound by Party decisions. This
means, either collapse of the al-

ready-weak national structure of

the Party, by capitulating to the

complete autonomy for State and
local organizations demanded by
Waldman, or else the Socialist

Party must expel the Old Guard for

outright sabotage of its decisions.

So far, "however, no sign has
come from the N. B. C. that it will

face the insulting repudiation of

the Party by the Old Guard. All

talk of splits In the, party has come
from the Old Guard, in the form
of threats againit those who dis-

agree with them.
On the jirat day of the conven-

tion, when the resolutions voted

for at the 2nd International Con-

of the American Delegation, came,

on the iioor for the party's approv-

al, the Old Guard opened up the

attack with an explicit threat by

Judge Panken: "Pass this resolu-

tion and you split the party." On
that issue the Old Guard was tri-

umphant.

Old Guard Renews Threat of Split

In the debate on the Declaration

of Principles, the Old Guard went

even further. While every speaker

tor the centrist Declaration talked

unity, almost every Right-Winger

talked split. The speakers in this

debate were picked by the leaders

of the factions, as Vladeck, the

chairman, explained. Significant of

the lengths the Old Guard will go

was the fact that one of the spokes-

men they chose was the veteran Jo-

seph W. Sharts of Ohio, whose first

words were: 'This is probably the

last meeting of the Socialist Party

1 shall ever speak to", declared that

he and bis ancestors had always

followed the flag and that in the

choice between the flag and the "red

internationalists" (Thomas, etc.) he

would follow the flag, and that any-

one who would not fight for "his"

country was a traitor. Choosing

Sharts as spokesman shows that the

Old Guard are ready to use the

basest passions of chauvinism in

their fight against any progressive

tendency in the party. Their lead-

er, Waldman, did not wait for the

end of the convention to make clear

his intentions. In tne debate he

openly declared that he could not,

"as a Social-Democrat", follow the

line of the Declaration. The same
high-handed tone was taken by

Panken, Solomon, and the rest of

the Right-Wing spokesmen.

One of the most unscrupulous

tactics of the Old Guard was their

use of the columns of the New York

Times. The convention was covered

for the Times by a friend of the

Right-Wing, Joseph Shaplen, and

his stories were deliberately written

to scare wavering elements into the

right wing camp. One story played

up the presence of representatives

of the various Communist groups,

and made it appear that the left

wing and Militants were under

their direction. All Shaplen's stor-

ies were designed to indicate that

the party was in imminent danger

of a split due to the tactics of the

opponents of the Itight Wing.

"Militants" Afraid of Themselves

Instead of denouncing the provo-

cative tactics of the Old Guard, the

Socialist Party majority, including

the Militants, have either been con-

ciliatory to the point of further

diluting their confused principles,

or have pretended to ignore the Old

Guard's bull-dozing. In the debate

on the Declaration, whereas the Old

Guard stood sharpiy by its reform-

ist principles and taunted the Mil-

itants for bringing In a Declaration

full of ambiguities, the spokesmen

for the Declaration diluted its

meaning even further by their ver-

bal Interpretations. Andrew Bie-

miller, chairman of the Platform

Committee and Militant leader, said

the views in the Declaration "have

always been the real views of so-

cialism"—which puts Blemiller to

the right of Thomas, who at least

speaks of a "new beginning for so-

cialism". Daniel Hoan, Mayor of

Milwaukee, watered the meaning of

the Declaration still further by de-

claring that "the St. Louis Anti-

War Reaolution of 1917 went fur-

ther than this", and gave a broad

bint by reminding the convention

that "we never lived up to the St.

Louis Resolution". Leo Krzycki, re-

elected chairman of the party, spoke

for the Declaration by saying: "1

look upon this as the Socialist Party

reaffirming the St. Louis Resolu-

tion"—and appealed for support to

the memory of Hillquit, late leader

Of the Old Guard! This was the

context given (o the radical" De-
claration by the spokesmen for it

!

The most creditable point in the

majority spokesmen's support of

the Declaration was the assertion,

repeated by nearly all of them,

—

in answer to Old Guard charges

that the Declaration committed
them to illegality in war-time

—

that what is legal or Illegal Is a
question which is decided not by

reason or an umpire, but by the

capitalist state itself, and therefore

the capitalist state would rule il-

legal anything it chose. But the

next day, at a meeting of the new
N.E.C. which has a pro-Declaration

majority, it was precisely this

principle which was scrapped. The
N.E.C. voted to submit the declara-

tion to a committee of laywers 0>r

their opinion as to its legal as-

pects!

Split in the S.P. is Inevitable

When Norman Thomas returned

to New York June he issued a

statement to the press which re-

veals the weakness and confusion

of the S. P. leadership. In the face

of the open challenge to the party

and repudiation of its decisions by
Waldman, Thomas said he hoped
Waldman "would have the good

comradeship to remain In the

party", and denied the possibility

of a split. As to the committee of

lawyers, it was, said Thomas, "be-

ing consulted purely on matters of

phraseology. "But his statement

ends : The phraseology "has a cer-

tain possible Importance In some
States in view of the nature of the

American tyranny that has been eat

up in them. The party can fight

that tyranny better by effective ment

organization than by endless legal

cases." In other words, Thomas Is

now ready to let the states' concep-

tion of legality determine his pro-

gram.

That the party majority is con-

ciliatory and further dilutes Its

move to the left, and that the Right
Wing continues to bludgeon its op-

ponents in a determined drive to

rule or ruin, does not mean that

the majority will capitulate com-

pletely or that the Old Guard will

win. The classic reformism of the

Old Guard is dead, completely dis-

credited by Germany and Austria,

and the inevitable tendency in the

Socialist Party will continue to he

toward obscuring the gap between

reform and revolution with the am-
biguous formulas of centrlsm. The
flght between the two camps in the

Socialist Party will Inevitably con-

tinue to the point of a split, as the

Old Guard is well aware. The Old

Guard, however, by fighting step by
step, and forcing its opponents into

conciliatory moves and confusing

formulations, will split away at the

moment most favorable to iteejf,

taking with it the largest forces it

possibly could muster—not to speak

of the party property which fs now
in its hands and which It will never

relinquish to the majority. The
majority, on the other hand, will

And itself on the day of the split

weakened both in forces and ideol-

ogy by it* futile conciliatory movei,

an incoherent mass with neither

prestige nor strength.

The Foreign Policy of

The Soviet Union
Soviet foreign policy has taken a

decidedly anti-Leninist turn partic-

ularly since the recognition of the

Soviet Union by the U. S. A.

In the first place, this recognition

was granted only after American

capitalism had been fully convinced

that the Third International would

no longer serve as an instrument of

world revolution in general nor as

a revolutionary incitement and In-

spiration to the American laboring

masses in particular. Secondly, in

order to emphasize their good faith,

the Stalinist bureaucracy officially

declared that President -Roosevelt

represented peaceful American cap-

italism which was honestly seeking

a democratic and pa ci fistic solution

to present-day imperialist contradic-

tions and conflicts.

Recently Alexander A. Troyan-

ovsky, the Soviet Ambassador to

Washington, stated that the U.S.

S.It. and the U.S.A. should be able

to find a "common ground" in an

endeavor "to secure complete or

partial disarmament". "The for-

eign policy of the Soviet Union", he

continued, "shows an increasing ac-

tivity for peace. . . . We greeted the

resumption of normal relations with

the United States from this point

of view. Not material gains for our

country, but the gain tor Interna-

tional peace was regarded in our

country as the important thing in

friendly relations with the United

States."

Iain's Teachings Forgotten

One can hardly doubt Troyanov-

sky'S love for peace, especially if

we take some of his other state-

ments into account. "The cause of

peace", he declared, "was so great

that it mu.-it prevail over all other

problems." And among these prob-

lems lie cited the most important

economic contradictions of our

epoch. "All secondary (!?) prob-

lems, such as those or debts, of

commercial competition, of tariffs,

and so on," he explained, "must be

settled as soon as possible by mu-

tual agreements and to mutual sat-

isfaction, for these relatively small

(!?) questions spoil the internation-

al atmosphere and prevent friendly

efforts to consolidate peace".

Can the worthy Stalinist Ambas-

sador really meau this? Has he

completely forgotten Lenin's teach-

ings anent the economic causes of

war? Troyanovsky should be re-

minded that in Imperialism: The

Last Stage of Capitalism Lenin ac-

tually proves that the "secondary"

and "small" questions he mentions

are at the very root of imperialist

war in particular and all war in

general. Or is this counter-revolu-

tionary Trotskyism, Monsieur 1'Am-

bassadeur?
In line with tills trend the Stalin-

ists have published abroad a brand

new interpretation of capitalism and

imperialism. They have divided the

capitalist nations into two categor-

ies : one the peaceful, democratic

and pacifist; and two, the warlike,

fascist and aggressive. (This Is

precisely the theory of the Second

International.) Under the former

category are listed America, France,

the Little Entente, and Possibly

England ; under the latter are listed

especially Germany and Japan.

The Understanding With French

Imperialism

Following through this anti-

Marxist political philosophy, Litvln-

ov is now engaged in discussions for

an "understanding" with Imperial-

ist France. Frederick T. Birchall,

N. Y. Times correspondent in Ber-

lin, says that ". . . accompanying

and alongside the military agree-

ment, it is understood a thorough

understanding has now been ar-

rived at regarding Russia's entry

into the League of Nations. It Is

to take place as soon as possible

with the enthusiastic support of

France, which, with the disarma-

negotiations as an excuse

(mark well!), will send to Geneva

In the near future an impressive

delegation. . . . The stage is all set

in France to hail the Russian un-

derstanding ... as a further guar-

antee of European peace and Freneh

security. Then France will be

ready to talk about disarmament."

This manoeuver is made in the

name of Marx and Lenin, explain

the Stalinists, in order to secure

allies (?!) against a probable at-

tack on the U.S.S.R. from the side

of fascist and warlike capitalism,

namely, Germany and Japan. Also

the entry of the Soviet Union into

the capitalist League of Nations,

characterized by the Third World
Congress of the Communist Inter-

national as "the international trust

of the victorious states for the ex-

ploitation of their vanquished com-

petitors and the colonial peoples",

has been facilitated.

How Pravda Explains Manoeuver
Today the Pravda, the oflicial or-

gan of the Stalinist bureaucracy,

explains the politics of the League
of Nations as follows: "As a matter

of fact the withdrawal from the

League of Japan and Germany—
these countries which do not even

try to conceal their determination to

fulfill their Imperialistic ambitions

by the means of further armaments,
encroachments and wars— has

brought up the question whether the

League could not to a certain de-

gree (how cautious!) becme the

centre of united forces that are

ready to delay the bloody settle-

ment of disputes and bring about at

least some strengthening of peace."

And Karl Radek adds: "The danger

of war against the U.S.S.R. does

not come from the League but from

open opponents of the League) and
English dlehards."

The Theses and Resolutions of

the Third World Congress of the

Communist International support

this conclusion. "The new interna-

tional labor organization Is estab-

lished for the purpose of organiz-

ing united action of the world pro-

letariat, aspiring toward the same
goal : the overthrow of capitalism,

the establishment of the dictator-

ship of the proletariat, and of an

International Soviet Republic, for

the complete elimination of classes

and the realization of Socialism, the

first step toward the Communist
Commonwealth."

Stalinism has eliminated all this.

It has substituted in Its place mili-

tary alliances with capitalist coun-

tries and the insane theory of So-

cialism in one country. The Marx-

ism-Leninism of the Third World
Congress is now called counter-rev-

olutionary Trotskyism. And in sup-

port of this thesis the French imper-

ialist government is now persecut-

ing Comrade Trotsky as a counter-

revolutionist!

Soviet Union in Greater Danger

This new Stalinist policy will en-

danger not only the Soviet Union

but also the prospects of a world

revolution should an imperialist war
break out. If the U.S.S.R. Is man-

oeuvered into the League of Na-

tions, and thereby tied to the im-

perialist chariot of France and the

Little Entente, or if It becomes a

member of the permanent peace

conference, it will have been dem-

onstrated in either case that the

Soviet Union is on the side of the

strongest capitalist bandits. Thus,

the emancipation of the oppressed

by proletarian revolution is re-

nounced, and the Soviet Union be-

comes a pawn (and ultimately a

victim) in the imperialist game.

This policy, now aimed chiefly

against Germany, is an Inevitable

consequence of the dastardly betray-

al of the German workers and semi-

proletarian masses by the C.P.G.

under the direct command of Stalin.

At first the German revolution waB
sabotaged in the Interest of peace

and credits. Now, with the threat

of Hitler before their eyes, Stalin

& Co. veer towards imperialist

France in order to stay Hitler's

band, that is, to checkmate his

Drang-nach-Osten policy.

As usual, the Stalinist bureaucra-

cy does not calculate the effect of

this course on the German masses.

Having lost faith in the world rev-

olution, and more particularly dis-

daining the revolutionary aid of the

German masses In case of a fascist

attack, Stalin once more plays into

Hitler's hands. Goebbels has ai-

re a d y broadcasted throughout

bleeding Germany that the Soviet

Union has formed a technical mili-

tary alliance with the thoroughly

hated France against the German
people. And thus the last drop of

revolutionary blood is drained from
the veins of the German workers.

This is the final stab in the back.

The Destruction of the Third
International

The impending failure of the

Disarmament Conference opens up
a dangerous prospect for the Soviet

Union. England cannot afford to

have France Increase its power on
the Continent. It will not allow

Germany to be further humiliated

and crushed. It also supports the

German rearmament proposals. It

continues on friendly terms with
Japan. For England needs both
Germany and Japnn, at least as po-

tential allies, to maintain its far-

flung empire.

The current policy of the Soviet

Union, if carried through to the bit-

ter end, leads to Imperialist entan-

glements and aims a death-blow at

the world proletarian movement.
It is obvious that such a situation

calls for a new party and a new
(Fourth) International.

—SYMPATHIZER.

CHICAGO DEBATE
Spartacus Youth League vs. Young

Peoples Socialist League.

Subject

Resolved that the organization of a
Fourth International is Indispens-

able to the victory of the World
Working Class over Fascism.

Affirmative

Xafhun Gould and Albert Glotzer

(Members National Committee
S.Y.L.)

Negative
Arthur MacDowell (National Chair-

man Y.P.S.L. ) and John Rienner.

Chairman
Ralph Chaplin — Editor Industrial

Worker.

Friday, June 2Dth, 1934 at 7:45 PJ*.

National Socialist Institute

3332 W. Douglas Blvd.

Admission 15c.

Buy a PIONEER POBLISHERS-
CERT1FICATE. It's only $5 and
entitle you to 40% discount on our
publications and to a 20% redaction

on any book published by other

publishers.
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Minneapolis Strike Defamers
{Continued from Page 1)

ing the militancy of the February

fight, tried to head oft the strike

and avoid recognition of the union

by; "voluntary" wage increases.

In the meetings of the Citizens'

Alliance (the bosses' organization)

held on the eve of the strike—as

reported to the union officials by a

sympathizer — the leaders of tne

bosses urged and insisted that sub-

stantial increases of the miserable

wages be made forthwith for the

purpose of disorganizing the union

campaign and defeating the demand

(or recognition of the union. On
this point the bosses and the work-

ers saw eye to eye—each side un-

derstood the question of the union

to be paramount. The manoeuvre

was defeated. The union officials,

with the membership behind them

to a man, put the recognition of the

union as the first and fundamental

demand.
Were the union leaders and mem-

bers, perhaps, mistaken in center-

ing the fight around the question of

union recognition and directly re-

lated issues—no discrimination and

seniority rights—as certain schol-

astic wiseacres and unsuccessful

labor organizers maintain? Not at

all. They were a thousands times

correct. It is self-understood that

the struggle for economic demands

is indissolubly joined with the fight

for a union, but the union is the in-

strument of the fight and the guard-

Ian of the economic concessions.

Every worker who joins the union

understands this instinctively. The

worker wants an improvement in

his conditions, but he wants also

security in his Job while fighting for

these improvements. That is what

the formula "recognition of the un-

ion" means concretely.

The Minneapolis strikers ex-

pressed it in their own language as

"protection". They wanted the un

ion to protect them against discrim-

ination, against arbitrary firing,

against the damnable "merit" sys-

tem. In this attitude they were at

one with every group of workers

entering the organized struggle for

the first time. They aspired to build

a union to compel the boss to rec-

ognize and deal with it.

How the Strike Was Organized

For that they fought. And what

a magnificent fight! In Minneapolis

was to be seen what reservoirs of

working class solidarity and cour-

age can be tapped when the rank

and file is fused with an honest,

competent and trusted leadership.

The whole working class of Minne-

apolis acclaimed the strike as a

model of organization as well as of

militancy. Transfer the Minneapo-

lis method to Detroit and Pittsburg!

Then you will see the real resur-

gence of the labor movement

!

Even the class enemy gave grudg-

ing testimony to the efficiency of

the organizers and the soldierly dis-

cipline with which they imbued the

strikers.

"Even before the official start

of the strike at 11 :30 p.m. Tues-

day", reported the Minneapolis

Tribune on May 16, "the 'General

Headquarters' organization set up
at 1900 Chicago Avenue was oper-

ating with all the precision of a

military organization.

"Before him on a desk, Farrell

Dobbs, in charge at headquarters,

had a list designating all the plac-

es in the city to be picketed and
the time set for start of picket-

ting. As the picket groups left

lor their posts, the list was
checked.

"Days before the strike started.

Mr. Dobbs said, picket captains

had been selected, si/.es of picket

crews had been determined and
all spots to be picketed had been

designated. All that remained

when the time came for moving
the picket crews was to assign

the squads, varying in number ac-

cording to needs at the various

picket places, load them in trucks

or cars, and send them on their

ways."

The pickets went "on their ways"
so effectively, and they attracted to

their support such a wide section of

other workers, some of whom came
out In sympathy, that the employers
found it adviseable to recede from
their stiff-necked position and deal

with the union. On Friday, May
25, ten days after the beginning of

the strike, a settlement was made
and the men returned to work.

When is the Time for Strike

Settlement?

The resolute course of the union

leaders in recommending the ac-

ceptance of the settlement has
raisedi an extremely interesting and
important question before the ad-

vanced and militant workers who
followed all the developments at

Minneapolis' with the utmost atten-

tion. In the history of the Ameri-
can labor movement the radical and
revolutionary workers have been
distinguished by a singular one-

sidedness in regard to strike and
trade union strategy. They led and
organized many a militant strike,

but seldom succeeded in maintain-

ing a stable union. There is little

to go by, in the way of previous ex-

perience, to aid the modem mili-

tants in determining how and when
to settle strikes. Their predecessors

all I he year round and not merely

during strikes—and this is the fun-

damental task of the present-day

militants—this problem muet be

solved. The leaders of the Minne-

apolis strike faced it without hesi-

tation. Those who really want to

learn something about the art of

building unions, leading them

through strikes and keeping them

intact afterward ought to study this

phase of the Minneapolis struggle

particularly.

Those who merely want to throw

mud, to scream and show their own
impotence and ignorance, will not

learn anything from the experience

under review, or from any other

experience for that matter. Never-

theless, they also serve the cause

of progress indirectly. By holding

their arguments and criticisms up

to the light the education of others

can be aided, as temperance used

to be taught by the exhibition of

the ''horrible example".

What the* Strike Settlement Means
Every strike -settlement is a com-

promise in the sense that it leaves

the bosses in control of industry

and free to exploit the workers.

The best settlement only limits and

checks this exploitation to a cer-

tain extent. Realistic leaders do

not expect justice from the capital-

ists, they only strive to extract as

much as possible for the union in

the given situation and strengthen

Iheir forces for another fight.

Right at the present time, when

the great problem and task of all

the unions of newly organized work-

ers is to establish a permanent sta-

tus and fo compel recognition—

a

task that remains yet to be accom-

plished for the great majority of

ihe new unions, for nearly all of

them in fact—the Minneapolis set-

dement, itself manifestly a compro-

mise, stands out high above any
other of which we have direct

knowledge. Those who have se-

cured better settlements for new
unions since the inception of the

N ItA—old established unions obvi-

ously stand in a different category

have a certain special right to criti-

cise the Minneapolis leaders. But,

first, it Is necessary to find the lend-

ers who did better. Who are they,

and where are they? Are they, by

any chance, the leaders of the St.

Pa Hi packinghouse 'strike" or the

N'ew York Taxi strike?

Here is what the Minneapolis

settlement says on the questions of

union recognition, discrimination

and seniority rights, quoted from

the official test printed in the Min-

neapolis papers, May 26:

"AH members of the General

Drivers and Helpers Union No.

574 in dealing with employers

may be represented by the officers

of such Union, and no discrimin-

ation against representatives shall

lie made because they are officers

or agents of said Local Union No.

5*4; and such firms shall deal

with such representatives when
duly selected as accredited repre-

sentatives of these employees.

"In the hiring or discharging

of employees hereafter, no employ-

er affected hereby shall discrim-

inate against any employee be-

cause of membership in said Local

Union No. 574.

"In the hiring and discharging

of or laying off of employees, sen-

iority rights shall prevail, except

for just cause."

Recognition Enforced to the Letter

In these sections of the agreement

the main demands of the union were

complied with in written form. And
what is more important, they were
carried out in practice in the days

immediately following the end of

the strike. Every case of discrim-

ination in the rehiring of the work-
ers—there were about 50 out of

ii.OOO. according to the report made
to the union meeting three daya
later—brought a committee of un-

ion officials to the office of the Srm
complained against. In not a sin-

gle case did the employers refuse

to meet the union officials and to

adjust the complaints.

That is "recognition" enforced to

the letter by a union that stands

intact ii nd ready to fight again if

necessary. Where is there a new
union anywhere in the United States

which secured a clearer and more
definite recognition since the inau-

guration of the NRA and began to

enforce it the very next day?
Against these gains must be put

down on the other side the fact that

the union agreed to submit the
wage demands to arbitration and to

accept the results. This, the union
had offered early in the strike on
the condition that the union be rec-

ognized. The arbitrating body is

not the Regional Labor Board, but
is fo consist of two members of this

board, two employers and two rep-

resentatives of the union, plus a
seventh member to be selected*. This
body is also to arbitrate and decide
individual disputes regarding the
seniority clause.

This is a serious concession
which the union officials felt it nec-

essary ta make under the circum-
stances in order to secure the rec-

ognition of the union and consoli-

date it in the next period. It Is

a big concession, but by no means
a fatal one. it is a concession that
has been made by many unions. It

is somewhat ironical that the Fur-
Stalinist or-

videct in the agreement, for arbi-

tration by an "impartial chairman".

An adverse ruling of the board

of arbitration would' undoubtedly

galvanize the union membership for

action again. T-.i<; b<"i.\i will meet
under the dire-:;;, impress! a of the

,10-day strike and with the con-

sciousness that the union is strong

and militant.

That, in our opinion, is the fun-

damentally decisive feature of the

results of .the Minneapolis strike

—

the indubitable establishment of a

new union where none existed be-

fore. All the plans of the leaders

and organizers were directed to this

end as the first objective in a long

campaign. The struggle was cen-

tered around this issue and was
crowned with success. On that

basis further steps forward can be

made. To speak of such an outcome
as si "defeat" is simply absurd.

The labor movement of Minneapo-

lis has been restored to new life by

the emergence of Local 574. The
working class -of the entire country

has been inspired by a new example

and enriched by a fresh experience

which constitutes a real contribu-

tion fo the burning question

trade unionism.

The Militant

Pledge Fund
We want to take this opportunity

to thank all the comrades who have

been contributing regularly to the

Pledge Fund, and to tell them that

if it had not been for their con-

tributions, we would have been

obliged to skip at least one of the

issues in the past few months.

Due to unemployment, several of

our regular subscribers to this fund,

have been obliged to discontinue

their contributions. We call upon

other readers anil sympathizers to

fake their places.

The Militant is in a critical finan-

cial situation. Like all revolution-

ary papers, we operate on a weekly

defieit which has to be made up by

special donations. The debts which

have been accumulating for a per-

iod of time, are pressing hard on

us and threatening our existence.

The Organization-Press Campaign
which is now in progress, will help

to liquidate these debts and thus

prepare the base for stabilizing the

paper. But it cannot permanently

solve the problem. Our hope is in

the Pledge Fund.
If we can get a total of $40 week-

of ly iu pledges, to supplement our

Honest and loyal 'other income, we can guarantee the

workers everywhere will acknow-' continue appearance and prompt

ledge an indebtedness to the group mailing of The Militant,

of Minneapolis militants at the head MAKE YOUR PLEDGE TO-DAY.

of Local 574 who organized this'sHND FOR A PLEDGE CARD.
magnificent movement, steered it

through the strike and the settle-

THE PLEDGERS
New York City

ment and still remain at its head. J - 1'orter

The work they have done already is K
-
Alby

bound to influence future develop-!*'- * *"

ments of the left wing labor move- K - J -
foil wit

ment on a national scale,

are not finished yet.

And they Cornells

Samuel, E.

Ann Ehrllch

The Geltmans
L. Haidous
P. Miller

Sydney Moroff

A. McAbe

As was to be expected, the Stal-,

inist specialists in the art of losing

strikes andj breaking up unions are

bitterly disappointed with the Min-

neapolis situation. It was also to

be expected that they would work| R .

overtime to discredit the strike anl*'|„ .

the union and blacken the names ^irwhrin
the organizers and leaders. But

]jer!
.

y Marsh
even those who understood, espe- Aim Toven
cially those with sensitive stomachs, Q0nza it,B
could not avoid a slight feeling of ,p gm jr ii

nausea at the instrument chosen for

the present job and the dirty self- .Edith Shcr 1.00
befouling methods assigned to him y Eckstadt 100
in executing it.

j
M . Tahiti, 1.00

For the "Minneapolis job" the Newark, N. J.
collective Browders, with a perverse Lambert 1.00
cruelly, summoned the wreck of q, Hollv .go

what was once a revolutionist and l. Nagy .50

a man named William F. Dunne and Becker LOO
offered him the opportunity to re-'o. Kotz 1.00

store himself to grace and favor. A Sympathizer .50

He took the job of slandering the A Social Worker 1.00

.50

$1.00

1.00

1.00

.SO

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

l.OO

Worker 1.00

.50

.50

.50

l.OO

1.00

.50

2.00

Bronx

monthly

Militant Builders
Again we remind our branches

and our readers that the Second
Club Plan sub drive (4 six-month

subs for $\00) ends on AUGUST 1.

NO CARDS SOLD AFTER THAT
DATE.
GET YOUR CARDS AT ONCE!
The following extracts from let-

ters show that interest in the Mili-

tant is high and that subs can be
gotten if they are gone after.

frothing too disgusting or too

low for them to apply. Look what

these "revolutionists" did to the

taxi strike. . . . Keep up this

splendid paper and you can't fail

to win. Good luck! I am un-

employed, but I am enclosing 25c

for the Militant."

Signed, A Militant fan.

Thank you for your letter com-

rade "Militant fan". If you had

From a comrade in Columbus we S'ven your address, we would put

hear:

"The new subscriber says that
the Militant certainly makes a
man think. He thinks he can get
new subscribers. He is one of the
men who goes around all day in

a horse cart for a baking con-
cern. The workers had a success-
ful strike a week ago."
George Truhar, of the Cleveland

branch writes

:

"Find enclosed fonn cards and
another $1 for 4 more cards. We
are trying to get 100 subs by the
end of the drive."

If you do George, you will deserve
a prize.

S. Jojanov of Chicago, says:
"The first time I read your

paper was at the May Day dem-
onstration and I like it because
it sincerely believes in united
front. I hope you will continue.

I do not believe in the tricks the
Stalinists do. Enclosed find 31
for a subscription."

This morning's mail brought the

followfng

:

"Dear Comrades : Reading the
Militant after the Daily Worker
is just like jumping from a mud
bath into a cold, clear spring.

The true spirit of international

working class solidarity perme-
ates your paper. The Stalinists

give lip service to it. I read
Dunne's articles on the Minneap-
olis strike. What lies ! It was
only because the League was in

the forefront of this fine strike.

Anything the Stalinists are in is

wonderful. But when anybody
outside the party is concerned, no
words are too vile, no hysterical

you on !be mailing list so you
would be sure of receiving it regu-

larly while you are still unem-
ployed.

The following subs were received

during the past week: Chicago br.

8; Cleveland br. 12; Davenport br.

4 ; Constance N. 4 ;
Youngstown br.

-J; Total, 32. Previously reported,

234.

THE COMPLETE RECORD OF
SECOND DRIVE

Minneapolis Branch 40

Cleveland Branch 34

New York Local 32
City Office 28

Harlem Br. 4

Chicago Branch 28

Los Angeles Branch- 24

Boston Branch 8

Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club 8
San Francisco Br. 8
Philadelphia Branch 8

Constance N. 8

Davenport Branch 8

Toronto 4

Kerkeley (Kogan) 4

Ben. L. and I. Porter 4

Leeser 4

New Haven Branch 4

New Castle Branch 4
Newark Branch 4

Oakland Branch 4

Springfield Branch 4

St. Louis Branch 4

Osbom, Frisco 4

Toronto Branch 4

Toronto Youth Club 4

Waukegan Branch 4

Youngstown Branch 4

TOTAL 266

N. y. Independent Printers Union

Minneapolis movement and all con-

nected with it, and it must be said

lie did a dirty job as lie was re-

quired, to do.

That side of his articles are of

no particular interest In themselves
and can well be passed over. What
is important and worthy of discus-

sion is the fact that, in the course
of his attacks, he exposes a con-

ception of the trade union question,

as he has learned it in recent years
in the school of Browder-Stachel,
which throws a searchlight on the

present-day tactics of the Stalinists

in contrast to ours. We can only
welcome the opportunity to discuss

tlie contrasting viewpoints on the
basis of a concrete demonstration of

one of them. That the discussion

takes place on our" ground—this in

itself is a fact which helps t* ex-

plain the meaning of the difference^.

In next week's issue I hope to take
up the main thesis of the Dunne
articles on the Minneapolis strike

and demonstrate its falsity and,

consequently, the falsity of all the

tactics prescribed on the basis of
this ttiesis.

A Clerk

Boston

E. Wiener .50

C. Shecket .50

W. Henderson .50 "

J. Chiplowitz .50

Otliers

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00

A Worker, W. Va. 1.00

{paid in advance for 10 months)
A Teacher in N. Y. C, paid for 16

months in advance.
A Friend of The Militant paid *2B

in advance at $1 a week.

A Friend in Youngstown is paying

$2 monthly. We just received a
letter from him enclosing; $8 for

4 months, saying : "I pledge for

as long as The Militant will be
in need and as long as I will be
able fo remit."

Brownsville Forum

WHAT NEXT IN FRANCE?
Speaker

JACK WEBER
SATURDAY, JUNE 16, 8:30 P.M.
Dir. International Workers' School

1776 Pitkin At«* near Stone irft

Browder Exposes Strike Sell-Out

(Continued from Page 1)

did not settle any.

And yet, If we really aim to get'riers Union, the one
into the labor movement and influ- ganlzation having direct relations
ence it permanently from within, with the bosses up till recently pro-

leaders in this strike, were they
not?" Affirmative replies from all

parts of the hall. ". . . These Trot-

skyists, these revolutionist of revo-

lutionists, they call us Centrists

and Reactionaries, you know. Is

their settlement any better than
that made by the Social-Fascists

everywhere else, in Toledo, In De-
troit, etc. . .

." There is no reply,

there is no applause,—silence! He
continues, '"I understand that there
are a thousand men who lost their

jobs from this settlement". There
is mumbling and commotion in the
crowd. Browder retreats, "Or am
I wrong, well, you say there is only
a hundred." He points to some imag-
inary questioner in the crowd. "Even
if it were less than a hundred, that
would have been a shame." No ap-
plause. The lie, the trickery of his

speech, was even too raw for the
hard-boiled Stalinists (who were
the vast majority of the crowd) to
swallow. "This settlement contains
the clause of Section 7a, does it

not? That is an endorsement of
the Company Union is it not?" No
response. No applause. Browder
went too deep. The Stalinists were
ashamed to applaud this character-

ization of a splendid union and a
magnificent strike. Besides there
was a rumor that had gone around
them that fifty truck-drivers, union
members, were in the hall.

Browder had waited1 for applause,
it didn't come. He hesitated a mo-
ment, he left the subject of the
Minneapolis strike and started to
talk in general about the wave of
strikes. He had nothing further to

say about the Minneapolis strike

and its leadership. He could not
even begin to raise the least senti-

ment from the crowd for his intend-

ed baiting of Trotskyfsts. On the
morning of the very day he spoke it

was reported that the last striker

was placed back on the job by the
union with back pay, and that the
union was growing at the rate of

twenty-five members a day since
the strike. It has now over 7,000
members. This is what Browder
called "sell-out", "like Toledo, like

Detroit, etc. . .
."

After this display of bankruptcy
in trade union policy of the Stalin-

fsts, the audience was given a
statement of the loeal branch of the
Communist League in answer to the
campaign of slander and lies against
the leadership of the strike, made
both by the official party and the
bosses' "Citizens Alliance".

Fine educators of the workers are
these Stalinists. When they can-
not meet principled arguments, they
return to thefr celebrated imbecile
mettiods. Oskar Frank, a Commu-
nist Internationalist, stayed too far
away from the concentration of
comrades passing out our state-

ment. He was violently attacked
by a group of Stalinists, had his
leaflets torn from him. Similar big-
oted, fanatical acts were committed
by Browder's braves that night.

The Communist League is having
a counter meeting to this one next
Sunday evening, June 17th, at
Pythian Ball, 43 S. 4th Street. V.
Dunne, a strike leader, will be the
principal speaker.

—C. FOBSEN.

Sis months ago seven militants

began organizing tiie unorganized
New York printers. Today this new
union, the "Independent Printing

Employees" has reached a member-
ship of about 3,000. An excellent

beginning has been made of a big

Job in a big field. There are still

not less than about 40,000 unorgan-
ized pressmen, compositors, linotype

operators, and other workers dis-

tributed in some 2,100 small print-

ing shops in the city. These unor-

ganized printers have been denied

admission into the official A. F.

of L. printers' unions. The new
union, however, has adopted as its

policy a demand for inclusion into

the official unions.

One tribute to its success and
growth was given at the mass meet-
ing held by this union on June 4th.

Despite the sizzling heat there was
an enthusiastic crowd of more than

500 printers present who unani-

mously approved the union program
as set forth in three excellent

speeches delivered by the union
leaders. Each speech was different

and yet each was brimful of the

one and only inevitable conclusion

—organization.

S. R. Solomonlck, as chairman
of the meeting, said in his intro-

ductory remarks, that the meeting
was called primarily for the pur-

pose of explaining the recently

adopted Printers Code to the print-

ers, and to work out a plan for its

enforcement upon the bosses and
"chisselers", who are repeatedly

violating its most important clauses.

The preliminary speaker of the

evening was a guest politician from
the Regional Labor Board, a "la-

bor" member of that body. The
gentleman tried his best to play the

part of an ardent Union sympathiz-

er, well wisher and peacemaker, as

if he had smelled in the air the

restlessness, and spirit of revolt of

the underpaid and stepped-upon
printers. He spoke long and said

little and the lively crowd felt re-

lieved when he had spoken and M.
Tomasch, an active militant and
member of the executive board was
introduced.

M. Tomasch stressed the crying
need of organization iu the printing

industry. He pointed out the un-

willingness of the leaders of Local

Til and the "Big Six" of the A. F.

of L. to open its books to unorgan-

ized printers. "It is up to us to

organize the entire trade, to crack

down the doors of the union, and
tight for the 30-hour week and union

scale throughout the whole indus-

try."

The next speaker was Sam Gor-

don, one of the founders of the

I.P.E. and its president. During
his speech about the Printers Code
he handed to the representative of

the Labor Board 00 code violations

for examination which had been re

turned by the Board to the organ-

ization after a long delay without

any action having been taken. Tu-

multuous cheers drowned his voice,

when he finished his speech by call-

ing the attention of the printers to

the militant fights of the workers

in Toledo, Minneapolis and the

West Coast.

Then George Clark, the young ed-

ucational director and member of

the executive board, spoke. He re-

viewed the short history and the

growth of the organization ; how in

sis months time the membership
had grown from the original seven

to more than a thousand, with in-

dividuals and whole shops lining up
every day in the headquarters at

24 W. 20th Street. Already the or-

ganization has conducted one suc-

cessful strike In one shop and is

negotiating with several others.

Clark summed up his forceful

speech by calling all unorganized

printers up to action : "There is no

other way to get the thirty-hour

week but by fighting and no suc-

eessful fight was ever secured with-

out militant organization."

The I.P.E. has undertaken a tre-

mendous job. Their job of fight-

ing the 2,000 small shop-owners in

New York and the well-oiled ma-
chine of Local 51 and the Big Six

of the A. F. of L. is no sinecure, no

joy-ride. It demands ability, and
most of all, hard courageous effort

against obstacles and difficulties

little realized by ordinary workers.
That the leadership commands alt

these requirements was even openly

admitted by the representative of

the "Labor Board". It depends upon
the unorganized printers themselves

to what extent they are willing to

support this movement. —P.S.

N.y. Picnic Sunday, June 24th
You can't afford to miss the greatest get-together of the Com-

munist League and its supporters and friends ever held in New
York. Arrangements are being completed to assure a good time to

all. Are you an indoor baseball player? Then register for one of

the teams. You'll have a chance to play soccer, quoits, or take part

in the fat man's race—if we can find enough fat men to make a race
worthwhile. There will be many other features to the sports pro-

gram. The place is ideal. Large trees shade the tables. Food will

be good. The menu includes "Sashlik", and also "Hot Dawgs" for

the American approach. Thirsty? Your needs will be attended to.

Dancing will go on till midnight in the roofed-in pavilllon. If you
wish to lose yourself for an hour—the large woodland estate which
surrounds the picnic ground Is yours.

If you wish to discuss Cuba, Imperialist War, Fascism, Stalinism,

or the Fourth International, you will find the best Informed Com-
munists in New York present. At 4:00 P.M. Max Shachtman will

speak on the "New International".

Come early for the program. Stay late for the' dancing and
camp-fire songs.—From 10:00 A.M. to Midnight.

Get your tickets at once—only 25c. The place is "Zedler's Grove",
Lincoln Heights, Yonkers. The White Plains Lexington Ave. Subway
or Third Avenue El. to 241st and White Plains Road will take you
there. Get off at the last stop. A 15 minute walk, or Zedler's

Grove Bus will take you to the open grounds. Don't miss a minute
of this grand outing.

I.L.A. Leaders

Weaken Strike

(Continued from Page 1)

velopments, -and particularly in re-

ply to the threats of bringing out

soldiers, the demand for a general

strike went up in a powerful chorus

all along the coast. It gained a

tremendous impetus among the

workers. But it remained a slogan.

The same can be said> for the de-

mand for a Waterfront Federation

to be set up of the various unions

Involved. An entirely legitimate

and correct demand. But alas, it

also remained a slogan. The united

strike committee which was set up,

instead of being tightened-up and

enlarged to take in all the unions

affected by the strike, and to have

some real influence upon the con-

duct of the strike, was allowed to

deteriorate after a couple of meet-

ings.

Needless to say that in such a

situation the strike, despite Its

magnificent militancy Rnd broad

sweep, is endangered. Oakland

furnishes an example of this neg-

lect of the danger and at the same

time also of the sentiment of soli-

darity. Thd I.L.A. local asked for

action in the Central Labor Council

on a general strike vote. Accord-

ing to its laws a two thirds major-

ity vote is required. The proposi-

tion narrowly missed that majority.

it was only two votes short. Nev-

ertheless several unions walked out

in sympathy strike. But no serious

effort was made to link these unions

up with the united strike committee.

The Stalinist* In the Strike

The official Communist party was
hi a position of having actually a

mass basis on the Pacific Coast.

Long before the strike it had gained

serious influence among the rank

and file and had promoted the slo-

gan for a strike. It accounts for

both the early strength and' the

subsequent weakness of the milltunt

section. It was the first to raise

the united front slogan, and to raise

the issue of a general strike. Its

prestige increased. But when it

came to following up on its slogans

matters changed and the resolutions

it had adopted, those which were
correct, remained on paper in usual

Stalinist style.

Accounting for its failure stands
first of all the fact that its polic/

of the T.U.I'.L. unions existing also

on the Pacific Coast contradicts the

process of advancing the mass un-

ions to a higher level. It becomes
the first very serious point of divi-

sion. Flowing from that the very

tactics pursued will perhaps yet

have even more disastrous conse-

quences. While the Stalinists ap-

parently sponsored the united front

policy they insisted on having their

own particular "united front" con-

sisting of the official party, the Mar-
ine Workers Industrial Union, the

International Workers Relief, the

International Labor Defense, etc.

When the I.L.A. called for a united

protest against the police brutality

in the outrageous attack and firing

upon unarmed workers on the Em-
bareadero, the Stalinists injected

their particular "united front" con-

fusion. In the name of the I.L.A.,

but through their own particular
set-up. they collected funds. Inci-

dentally, however, when the two
comrades of the League, Wyle and
Booth, were arrested on the water
front they absolutely refused to

have anything to do with the case.

Mistakes of the League
Had the official party been able

to translate even its correct resolu-

tions into action a solid federation
of transport workers could have
been formed and| the whole strike

strengthened instead of the first

backwash of retreat being apparent.
The Communist League was not

without faults in the strike situa-

tion. Some members were active In
the strike leadership but permitted
themselves meanwhile to become is-

olated from the League activities.

As a result the organic connection
between the League and the strikers
suffered. The fact that our branch-
es are small wfien compared to the
huge task and the fact that our
members were swamped with work
is not a sufficient excuse. Our de-
cision to issue a monthly paper was
held in abeyance. Such errors
should not be repeated. We are no
longer in the Stalinist party where
decisions are handed down from
above bureaucratically without any
right of the membership to question.
The correctness of our trade union
policy is already verified by experi-
ence

; but we must carry It out.

—F. C.

MOONLIGHT PICNIC
IN MINNEAPOLIS

WORKERS OF MINNEAPOLIS
Attend

MOONLIGHT PICNIC
Given By

Minneapolis Branch Communist
League and

Workmen's Circle Branch 989.

At
Glenwood Park Ground No. 3

SATURDAY NIGHT, JUNE 23
9:09 P.M.

MUSIC — ENTERTAINMENT
REFRESHMENTS.

Speaker from General Drivers
Union will speak on the TRUCK

DRIVERS' VICTORY.
Bring Your Friends for an Enjoy-

able Evening.
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Insurance For Jobless

Depends on Labor
Years of official silence to the

demands of tbe workers for social

insurance were finally ended in

Roosevelt's message to Congress on

Friday, June 8. The President has

come forward with the promise of

some kind of social insurance which
will include old age and unemploy-
ment benefits.

'.
. . The security of the home,

the security of livelihood and the

security of social insurance. . . .

They constitute a right which be-

longs to every individual ..." says

the President. But under what cir-

cumstances do these statements ap-

pear?

The 73rd Congress is closing its

session, having passed no significant

social legislation. The prestige of

the Recovery program has gone

down on the battleground of the

class struggle. Labor has received

only what it has won in the fiercest

struggles. The government has re-

tained popularity mainly through

its promises. Those have been used

up; and now there are new promises

to dwell upon.

But this message reveals more
than promises for popularity. For
it is also, certainly, the defensive

response to militant labor.

Judged at its face value Roose-
velt's message is vague and even

meaningless. He says directly that

he is thinking chiefly of old age
and unemployment insurance. It is

to- he federal in administration, the

States cooperating. And1 "the funds
necessary to provide this insurance
should be raised by contributions

rather than by an increase in gen-

eral taxation." That is all the in-

formation offered.

Roosevelt's Message Reflects

Pressure of Discontent

The question for the worker is,

why is the President vague about

the kind of social insurance he will

propose? There are many well

known plans for social insurance.

And the issues are simple and clear.

Who will pay for it? What will be

the amount of the benefits? Will

they be permanent—for the period

of need? Will they apply immedi-
ately? Will they accrue to the

present millions of unemployed?
And will they cover agricultural,

professional occupations, etc.?
There can be no hedging on these

questions—and there can be no
doubt of the President's knowledge
of them. Two well known unem-
ployment insurance bills, the Wag-
ner BUI and the Lundeen Bill, have
been before Congress during the

present session. The Old Guard
Republicans have been all over the
lot to kill any insurance bill. The
Shrewder politicians, some oE whom
make up the present administration
have waved the Wagner bill, with
the fond patronage of .William

Green, as a blinder, to head oft the
labor offensive for a real bill. And
now at the end of the legislative

sessions, with the "Recovery" pro-
gram washed up, millions still un-

employed, and wages, as always,
dependent upon the militancy and
efficiency of the strike, Roosevelt
comes before a retiring Congress
with those professional accents of
sincerity, and says "Next winter
. . . social insurance . . . looking for

a sound means which I can recom-
mend."
There is a reason for this vague-

ness and demagogy. There is "ra-

cial unrest". Last summer there
was pretty talk about "collective

bargaining", which became troops,

gas and bullets to prevent anyone
from taking that cordiality too ser-

iously. The Roosevelt administra-
tion is the most demagogic in Am-
merican history

; pious and brutal,

smiling and deadly. "Collective

bargaining" became company un-
ions when labor did not fight, or
was not strong enough, or was sold
out.

What will social insurance be-

come? It will become what the
workers make it. The words "social

insurance" were wrung out of
Roosevelt by the grip of an aroused
working class. Between now and
next winter the government hopes
for a period of respite. But to ob-

tain actual relief, the working class

must present its own demands for
social insurance and immediately
build the united front of labor that
will push it over. The A. F. of L.,

the independent unions, unemployed
organizations, and the political

parties of the labor movement must
act together for this objective.

The employers and their govern-
ment must make the "contribu-
tions". The benefits must provide
a good standard of living. They
must tie as permanent as unemploy-
ment. They must apply immediate-
ly and to the existing unemployed.

—D. B.

Union Barred at

NRA Office

Comrade Cannon's article in his

series discussing the Minneapolis
strike had to be omitted this week
because of his absence from the
city. It will appear in the nest
issue.

The attitude of the NRA admin-

istration towards unions has again

been demonstrated — in its own

house. When the workers in the

NRA Labor Advisory Board at-

tempted to take advantage of sec-

tion 7a of the NRA and organized

into the NRA Employees Union,

Lodge 01, General Johnson called

the organizer of the union into his

office and discharged him for "in-

subordination".

"The little NRA union", said

John Donovan, the president, "has
received exactly the same dirty

deal as the auto workers, the steel

workers and every other group of

workers who have come to General
-Johnson seeking justice."

The union demanded recognition,

abandonment of overtime, compen-
satory time off for overtime, more
equitable reclassification and reme-
dying of specific cases of discrimin-

ation.

The workers are beginning to

learn from their own bitter exper-

ience that they can expect nothing
from the NRA. Only by reliance

upon their own strength can they
hope to win recognition from the
bosses government. This lesson is

being learnt by every group of
workers who have attempted to es-

tablish a union and win recognition

and the right of collective bargain-
ing.

French Labor Parties

Ignore Storm Signals

Steel Workers
Strike Plans

Union Retreats

Deferred
The steel strike has been post-

poned. None of the issues which
gave rise to the strike pians have
been settled. None of the demands
made by the union have been met
by the steel masters or even given
serious consideration by them, in

Longshoremen lyefuse Surrender,ongs

Despite the settlement signed by
Thos. Ryan -for the Seattle long-
shoremen all cargo movements
iir.ve been blocked by the strikers.

Thus the first efforts tq open the
Seattle waterfront failed. Pickets
sat on the tracks in front of a
locomotive dispatched to switch
freight cars and refused to move.
In the San Francisco Bay Re-

gion the local I.L.A. has addressed
an appeal to all local unions to join
in a general strike in its support.

Several unions have voted favor-

ably at this time. There are all

indications that the combined ef-

forts of the Chambers of Com-
merce, the ship owners, the media-
tors and the international officials

of the Longshoremens Union to

Recovery For the Farmer
After the first year of the New

Deal the American farmers are be-

ginning to become disillusioned

with its "recovery" program. The
high prices for farm products
which was to follow automatically
from an artificially induced econo-

my of curtailment of production
has failed to materialize and the
farmers find themselves holding the

sack.

At the end of 1033 the year's In-

dex showed a gain of only 9% over

1932. In July 1933 the purchasing
power of the farmers' dollar had
fallen to 71 cents, in January 1934

it was down to tX> cents, while for

February it was recorded at 64
cents.

Bad times did not set in for the

farmer in 1829 at the time of the
general crisis of capitalism but ful-

ly ten years' earlier. Depression in

agriculture set in almost immedi-
ately after the world war. All the
evidences of a depressed- economy
were present: falling prices, land
value deflation, heavy mortgages
and' the ever growing pressure of

fixed charges ( taxes, interests on
debts, etc.). The farmers largely

disappeared as purchasers of cap-

ital goods and a characteristic con-

tradiction of capitalist economy
made its appearance ; agriculture

became more efficient as a system
of production as its gross income
declined.

One Example of Curtailed
production

Cotton was a typical item in the

agricultural "recovery" program.
One fourth of the 1933 crop was
plowed under and the acreage was
reduced from 41,000,000 acres to

80,000,000 acres. But the New
Dealers found out that acreage re-

duction was by no means synony-
mous with yield reduction. Inten-

sive cultivation and the use of fer-

tilizer was applied and the yield per
acre jumped from the five year
average of a 174 pounds to a yield

of 209 pounds for 1933. The years
crop was 13,177,000 bales and was
fully equal to that of 1932. From
the standpoint of American produc-
tion alone the farmer was no better

off than before. Drastic reduction
in the United States, spurred pro-

break the strike through partial

settlements and by playing one un-
ion against the other have come to

naught.

Along the whole of the Pacific

Coast the movement for a Water-
front Federation is gaining momen-
tum. The northwestern district is

on record for such a move ; but the
officials have specified that it must
be a federation of A. F. of L. unions
only. To this it would be difficult

to raise any objection. But that
does not in the least deter the
Stalinists. They can easily find the
objections dictated by their own
special factional and rival union
interests. Accordingly a call has
gone out from the Pacific Coast
Marine Workers Industrial Union
(T.L'.U.L.) for a convention of all

the unions in the marine industry,

to be held in Portland in July.

This convention, it is announced,
is to counteract the proposal for a
Water Front Federation of A. F. of

Ij. unions only.

How is that to be explained? Is

it not clear that a movement for

greater consolidation, such as a

Water Front Federation unques-
tionably would represent, is a pro-

gressive movement? Would it not
be the duty of all militants to sup-
port it, to fight for its realization

on the basis of the A. F. of L., and
to continue the fight until It be-ducers elsewhere to increase enor-

mously their planting. As a result *omoa an industrilil
}
mioJi in the

the total of foreign cotton produc-
tion reached the highest point since

the pre-depression days 1927-28.

Nor has the worst happened yet.

Plans are going ahead for the open-
ing up of vast cotton regions In In-

dia and Africa.

Since the price of cotton is de-

termined by the world production
rather than that of any single

country it can be seen that the
world position of American cotton

is worse now than ever before.

Net results in other commodities
produced by agriculture will be
likewise affected. Perhaps, the
farmers began to sense this to see

through the "national planning"
demagogy of the A.A.A. hence their

quiet but effective sabotaging of

the whole thing.

Who Pays the Price?
Acreage reduction in wheat for

the 1934 crop fell short by fully

half of the administration's plans.

Reduction in acreage had cost the
consumers (largely the workers)
8150,000,000 in processing taxes
and netted to the overwhelming
mass of farmers no substantial

gains. The American farmer be-

gan to wake up to the fact that

national boundaries are largely ar-

bitrary and not of much use where
production for a market Is con-

(Continued on Page 4)

full sense of the word? Real mili-

tants will take such a position and
take up their posts in the A. F. of

L., in the mass unions, to carry
the fight to its conclusion. Not so
the Stalinists. The position they

take they are unable to explain be-

cause it is a factional position of
special sectional interests of their

owti running counter to the inter-

ests of the class as a whole.

oilier words, a test of strength is

held in abeyance. None of these

issues can be considered settled un-

til the union is recognized as the
authentic spokesman of tile work-
ers---! hat means when it actually

exists as a factor capable of en-

forcing the demands of the workers.

At the Pittsburgh convention of

the Amalgamated Association of

Iron, steel, and Tin Workers, held
last week to take final action on
the strike proposition, the delegates

accepted a proposal for a retreat

submitted by William Green. This
meek Baptist deacon from Con-
shochton, Ohio appeared before the

steel delegates and delivered what
is said to be the strongest plea of

Ms career. His plea was against

action, against a test of strength,

against a strike to obtain the de-

mands made by the workers. When
appearing in such a role Bill Green
seems growing in stature. His plea
was not challenged, otherwise he
would easily have become rattled

and incoherent. As it was he could
convey to the delegates his Idea to

put their faith, not in the power of
organization, but in President Roos-
evelt.

Hill Green's Proposal

Thai was tbe proposition accept-

ed by the sieel workers' convention.

It recommends the setting up of an
impartial board of three members
to be appointed by President Roose-
velt. This board is to; Adjust com-
plaints of violations of the code for

the Iron and Steel industry; medi-
ate and conciliate disputes between
employers and employees; under-
take to arrange for a conference
for collective bargaining with the

employers; arbitrate labor disputes
submitted to it voluntarily ; hear
and determine matters of discrim-

ination against the workers. In
addition this board is to have the
authority to hold elections in the
steel plants to determine workers'
representatives for collective bar-
gaining.

The proposal accepted by the con-

vention finally declares that in the
event tbe above recommendations
are accepted by all parties the
strike was to be declared off. Such
was the proposition offered by Bill

Green, and, of course, he could not

give the slightest assurance as to

whether it would be accepted or

even considered by the steel corpor-

ations. In sum and substance this

pi'0]tosition is the same as the
infamous automobile settlement
which lie helped to put over.

What will the outcome be? To
the steel trust it, means that the
threat of a strike is removed and
it can go ahead with its unbridled
exploitation, fearing no challenge
to its coercive methods of company
unionism. It can permit itself an
even greater defianee than before
and help stiffen the backbone of

the struggle against union organ-

ization elsewhere.

What Was Lacking?

To these workers a union of their

own, firmly established, will have
real meaning. But the surrender
made at the Pittsburgh convention
will undoubtedly have a disieart-

(Continued on Page 4)

Reaction grips Europe. France,
caught in the claws of the economic
crisis—a chaotic budget, tbe de-

cline of small commerce, the deter-

ioration of the workers' standard,
the impoverishment of the peasants
—is the storm center. On the cour-
age and the course of its proletariat
depends not only the future of

France but—perhaps for years, the
future of the whole working class.

The descendants of the Commun-
ards are not without courage; the
events of Feb. Gth-12th have shown
some of their power. But in France,
today, there is no party capable of

leading the proletariat to victory.

There is the nucleus for such a
party—the Feb. Oih and 12th events
demonstrated—the French Commu-
nist League. The day after tomor-
row, it must become such a party.
Clashes in the streets of impor-

tant cities between workers' and
fascist reactionaries take place al-

most daily. The workers stand
their ground. Reaction retaliates.

At fhis moment Comrade Trotsky
Is iieinj; hounded still, compelled to
move from place to place. The re-

actionary aim is to paralyze his
activities, to separate him com-
pletely from the working class.

The official Communist Party
shows progressive decay ; in 1020
the majority of the Socialist. Party,
130,000 strong, joined the Comin-
tern ; today the Stalinites have
12,000 members. Politcal degener-
acy takes its toll. A she/l period
after its origin, the C.G.T.U. (red
union) had 400,000 members while
today there remain 70,000. Mean-
while, the C.G.T. (reformist un-
ions), headed by the Gompers of
France, Jouhaux, has a membersnip
of 1,000,000.

Decisive Issues Moving to the Fore
But, for a revolutionary party,

questions of theory, strategy, and
tactics play the decisive role. The;
cannot be postponed or remain un-
answered. Let us look at the "hol-
low men" of Stalinism, facing the
growing fascist elements- and re-

member that an empty barrel roll-

ing down hill makes a tremendous
rumpus.
The _Croix du Feu, the Volun-

taires de la France, the Jeunesse
Patriote, the noisy disciples of the
Action Franeaise, are organizing.
The "Trotskyites" call for the unit-
ed front of all working-class organ-
izations. They propose local com-
mittees of action in all industries;
a general labor defense corps
(workers militia) ; and of course
the right to mutual criticism by
all participating organizations. The
C. P. refuses, proclaiming that only
under its leadership can a united
front be constituted. The S. P.
and other working-class organize-

Fisht to Oust Wolinsky
New Y'orit.—In the Militant of

April 2Clh issue we reported how
Wolinsky the agent of the bosses is

saving ihe New York pockethook
workers' union. Now we will give

an analysis of what took place since.

The "fraternal club" administra-

tion of the pocket book workers un-
ion and its so-called legal "advisor"

Wolinsky held the first two, confer-

ences two weeks ago with the em-
ployers' association. At tbe first

conference, according to the For-
ward's report oE May 3.1 the bosses
presented a list of demands to the
union.

1. To introduce again the 10%
reorganization during the year.

2. Third class mechanics of all

brancnes in the industry.

3. To do away with the employ-
ment, office.

4. The agreement should expire
the first of May instead of June.

5. Legal holidays should be paid
single time instead of time and a
half.

0. Week workers should be paid
by the hour which means the piece
rate system to be Introduced into

ORGANIZATION & PRESS DRIVE
We are on our way to new gains. The first results

of our campaign, to create a fund to build the organ-

ization and1 its press are at hand. The first steps to

carry out this immediate objective have been taken.

Two capable organizers have been selected to take

up work in the field. The first issue of the theoreti-

cal organ, THE NEW INTERNATIONAL is off tbe
press.

Two new branches have been added to the League
in the last few weeks. In the Richmond, California,

oil field the branch already reported is making head-
way. Now a large branch has been built up in
Detroit composed of a number of comrades who arc
deeply entrenched In the trade unions. The Cleveland1

branch is strengthened with a field organizer giving
his attention to the Cleveland-Pittsburgh territory,

la Minneapolis the strike victory has created rich
opportunities for the League. The two new field

organizers are to be assigned to Minneapolis and
Detroit respectively.

More Indispensable than ever is THE MILITANT.

Its contents will become increasingly popularized to
represent ever more of a mass agitation paper. But
it must be stabilized, take in a wider field and have
more material of interest to the average worker.
These are the objectives for which we intend' to

use the organization and press fund. We call upon
you to help. Through collective efforts we can march
forward to new and greater gains. Never before has
the need been so pressing and the opportunities so
favorable. The creation of a revolutionary movement
is the issue.

Do not delay! If you have already received a
coupon book for this campaign, containing ten cou-
pons at 10c each, make haste to dispose of them and
settle the account with the office. If you have not
received one, will you forward your request to us?
If you can advance a dollar or more for one or more
coupon books, so much the better. But at any rate
we count upon you. Send all your orders and your
funds to THE MILITANT, 128 East 19th Street, New
York City.

the week-work] branches. In other
words the bosses wanted open shops.
At the second conference that was

held between the union and the In-
dustrial Council of the Leather
Good's Manufacturers' Association
the bosses gave an ultimatum to the
union that they will negotiate a
new agreement only on their de-
mands. The conference was broken
off. This is the Forward's report
of June 1.

How the Union Officials Work for
tlie Bosses

How is it that at a time when
there is a general talk of reducing
hours and of raising wages the
pocketbook bosses are demanding a
lowering of conditions? The an-
swer is that our misleaders did not
enforce the rotten agreements they
signed with the employers for the
last few years. The agreement pro-
vides that the scale of mechanics
should be $32 and $35.50. In most
of the shops this scale was not en-
forced.

Moreover, the code that was
signed by the Wolinsky administra-
tion did not change working condi-
tions in the trade. Hours and wag-
es remained the same. The pock-
ethook workers are stlU working 40
hours a week. Why? Because the
present officials work hand in hand
with the bosses.

At a time when there is such
great unemployment in the Industry.
At a time when wages have; been
reduced from 40 to 50 per cent. Out
of 4,000 pocketbook workers in New
York, only 1,500 have jobs and they
work only part time during the sea-
son, is It a wonder that the em-
ployers rejoiced when Wolinsky be-
came legal adviser of the union?
They know bow Wolinsky advised
them to fight the union when he
was manager of the Morris White
firm and how he helped to throw
out 110 workers in the same shop.
Wolinsky made a statement that he
"made" the union and he will break
it. The bosses cannot have a better

(Continued on Page 4)

lions a;cept — but the pressure
grows. The C. P. reconsiders. It
offers to enter the united front With
the Socialist Party on these condi-
tions: that it must be organized
under the auspices of the Amster-
dam International against War
and Fascism; exclude the Trotsky-
ites, etc. Tbe S. P. refuses because
it will not accept the Barbusse
leadership in advance; and it an-
swers that the Trotskyites repre-
sent an important political tend-
ency in the labor movement. Then
from within the C. P. ranks Doriot
raises his voice for the united
front policy.

Il>e Danger of False Slogans

On the streets, during the Feb-
ruary days, the Stalinists raised
the slogan of "Down with the gov-
ernment of Daladier-Frot, the mur-
derers of workers" (the Identical
slogan of tbe fascist elements). And
on Feb. 8th, L'Humanite comments

;

'.
. . certain comrades show an en-

tirely incomprehensible excitement
concerning the fascist turmoil la
the streets." The C. P. did not even
understand the events. As a result
it experienced further decline while
the Socialist Party made gains.
Nor Is the "case of Doriot" unln-

structive in relation to the decay
of the C. P. and the Comintern.
Doriot learned from the Feb. fl-12

events. His experience in the work
of organizing the. anti-fascist front
in St. Denis forced him to come out
against the Central Committee,
against the stupidity of "united
fronB- from below only", against
Thorez. and Cachln. Thorez re-

marked quite honestly : "If we ac-
cept bis (Doriot's) evaluation of
the present situation we comprom-
ise the whole of our political line
pursued hitherto." By resigning
his mayoralty of St. Denis, Doriot
forced the hand of the party Cen-
tral Committee. Running on bis
own platform, the workers reelect-

ed him by an overwhelming major-
ity. But the Stalinists had a come-
back. They called a convention of
their sections of Northern France,
for the purpose of dealing with
Doriot. They registered 110 votes
for their condemnation of Doriot's
position and B0 against. The con-
vention vote was secured by allot-

ting the same vote to each unit,

regardless of its size. The numer-
ically powerful units of St. Denis
could record no more strength than
the small units. However, he re-

fused to make a pilgrimage to

Moscow in order to be Instructed!

in the tactic of the "united front
from below". Ironically enough,
the first name signed to the ukase
expelling Doriot was that of Dimlt-
roff.

And in the Socialist Party

The Socialist Party of France, at
its recent convention, held in Tou-
louse, May 20th through May 23rd,
revealed nothing new. The party,
since the split-off of the extreme
right wing, remains in tbe hands
of the "centrists" under the lead-

ership of B,lum and Faure. The
days of "democracy" in France are
about at an end. Fascism is ad-
vancing. A Marxist party would
go over to the offensive. But not
the S. P. The lessons from the
German and Austrian events had
no appreciable effects on the con-
vention, except that the useleeanesa
of an "armed Insurrection" was
broached. True, under the pressure
of these events and In order to ap-
pease the left-wing elements, there
was some gibbering about "radical

decisive action." The united front
policy of the "'Administrative com-
mittee" was approved. But on a
whole they were more concerned
about the parliamentary elections
next October. It did not occur to
them that the time may soon come
when there will be no more ballot
boxes. A resolution against any
"further?" appropriations for war
was passed—no realistic coneldera-
Lion, of the tasks of a working-«iass
party in relation to war. The left-

ward moving groups who had quit
or been expelled1 (the right-wing
had split off in the latter part of
last year) were invited to return.
A resolution condemning any bloc
with the radical bourgeoisie slid
through. A few lamentations over
Renaudel—the right wing leader

—

barely anything on the reactionary
leaders of the trade-unions—and
the convention ended. The S. P.
remains a hopelessly reformist or-
ganization. The militants must be
won over to Communism.
The French Communist League,

which took the leadership in the
united front proposals in the form-
ation of workers' alliances, gains
prestige in the French labor move-
ment. To the questions of the pro-
letariat it gives Marxian answers.
Under the banner of the Fourth In-
ternational, it will rally the work-
ers of France for the revolutionary
overthrow of capitalism. Forward,
Internationalist Communists of
France! _*, ^
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Role of the Stalinists

In Minneapolis Strike
L. R. writing from Philly on the

••Stalinist-Divine" unity says: "Per-

haps after all we are •counter-rev-

olutionists' because we were for a

united front with the devil and his

grandma against Fascism while

Stalinism makes united fronts only

with God."
* • • »

That S.P. "Communist" Declaration

The more Norman Thomas ex-

plains it, the clearer it becomes

that the "Declaration of Princi-

ples" was for Thomas and many

others Just a gesture to the left

without any serious nor militant

intention 61 opposing war. In the

January 18th New Lender Thomas

Bays: "The Spanish-American and

the World War were not the result

of attacks on us but of our aggres-

sive action. ... If by some miracle

there is a wholly different type of

war, there will be plenty time in

the light of Soetallst principles to

change our position." Anyone re-

calling the World War knows that

Socialist traitors everywhere, could

see the 'miracle" that made the

World War "different" to all others.

As for time to "change our posi-

tion", judging by the writings,

speeches, and interviews of Norman

Thomas, he will require less than

was required by the French, Ger-

man, British, etc., socialist patriots

in 1914, and that was damned lit-

tle. Thomas has the grounds for

"changing position" all worked out

in advance and if some Marxist

quotation cannot be twisted to Jus-

tify his position he then can, like

many of his kind in litl4, fall back

on his first love—"The Holy Bible".

• • • •

Recent "Liberal" Mo»es by

La Guardift

Denounced spokesmen tor the un-

employed as "yellow dogs". Ap-

proved the clubbing of starving

men and women for protesting

against starvation. Proposed that

the Socialist Pankln be placed on

the bench on the seat vacated by

Kunstler. Took steps leading to

an increase of subway fares. Ap-

proved orders of O'ltyan to police

to club unemployed and strikers or

lose their jobs.

La Guardia, during his campaign

for Mayor of New York, outdid

Roosevelt as a "champion of the

people." He, the "free, fearless,

non-partisan fighter" is revealing

daily that if he attacked Tammany
gangsters it was only to sign up
with the bankers who want to elim-

inate the Tammany retail grafters

In order to better carry on whole-

sale robbery of the workers ana un-

employed of New York. Where

Tammany furnished rich graft-

ing concessions to the McNaltys

and McCormleks, the La Guar-

dia-bankers administration just is-

sues tin medals to the police. A
real efficient, cheap, liberal admin-

istration !

• * * *

The Youth and War

"Young men—all of them—en-

signs with the gilt of rank upon

their shoulders — leading lads

burned darkly brown by tropic

suns. White uniforms—b r o w n

faces—and youth . . . 'How young

they are!' others exclaimed. . . .

'The finest demonstration of youth,

organized into a fighting force,"

said Grover Whalen".— New York

Times report of the Naval parade

on Fifth Avenne.

In the same issue of the Times,

Sunday, June 3, is the story of an-

other parade of youth and its se-

quel. A court martial is being held

in France to review the ease of

four youth who were court mar-

tialled and shot in 1915. The Sixty-

third Infantry had come out of the

line decimated and had been re-

formed with recruits from the

youngest class of French boys just

called to the colors. Then they

were ordered back into the line,

where heavy fighting had been pro-

gressing for many days.

"It was a veritable slaughter-

house." said Major Dubost, describ-

ing conditions on the field of bat

tie. "Bodies of those killed in

previous combats lay so close to-

gether they touched one another.

Mot a meter of space was free from

corpses, with faces blackened in de-

composition."

"The officers ordering the assault

ran forward in a rain of machine-

gun fire," one of them testified, "and

dropped to cover in shell holes, but

their men had failed to follow. They

refused to move."

Afterward came the Investiga-

tion. The whole company had dis-

obeyed and General De 1'Etoile, in

command, ordered the whole com-

pany court-martialed. To this Ma-

jor Duboost violently protested and

it was decided the officers were to

designate one man from each sec-

tion to stand trial. Five men were

designated, one lieutenant flatly re-

fusing to designate any individual

in his section.

At the trial Corporal Morange

merely said, "It is always the same

with men who are ordered to go

forward to death." The other ac-

cused men said nothing and all were

convicted and shot.

The parade on Fifth Avenue, the

tan faces of the Naval youth, the

blackened rotten faces of the youth

The Stalinists have two ways of

looking at the same strike situation

at all times, no matter where it is,

in New York, in Toledo, San Fran-

cisco, or Minneapolis. A review of

the Party actions in connections

with the Minneapolis Strike will

show this most clearly.

During the five months prior to

the strike the official Communist

Party had no paTt whatever in the

building of the General Drivers

Uniou. They had no members in

it. But some of their sympathizers

were working loyally with the

members of the Communist League

the union. During the Coal

QUESTION
BOX

strike they murched a bunch of un-

employed workers up to a closed

meeting of the union demanded ad-

mittance and to have a speaker ad-

dress the union. This being im-

possible from all precedence of

trade union organization and prac-

tice they were denied their re-

quest. Karson, the local leader of

the T.U.U.L., then lead his follow-

ers back to their hall, to prove to

them that the union was not for

unity, it was preparing it sell-out,

and that new unions were needed.

After the settlement of this strike

they issued a leaflet calling It a

sell-out, and asked the workers to

join the T.U.U.L. Nobody joined.

That was the end of that episode.

On the Eve of the Strike

One thousand, two thousand, go-

ing on to three thousand workers

signed up with Local No. 574. Yet
among them not one Stalinist ap-

peared on the scene. For two
weeks talk of a possible strike by
the general drivers appeared in the

dafly press, while negotiations with

the bosses whs proceeding to a

crisis. Coupled with this was the

street-car men's strike vote hang-

ing fire. Two days before the
strike broke, a day before the final

strike vote was taken, a leaflet

from the C. P. was distributed to

the drivers, "Beware of your Lead-
ers", they "sold out the coal drivers,

the ice:wagon drivers, the uphols-

terers." This lenliet heaped all

labor leaders into one pot, and la-

beled them all alike. It mentioned
Communists with Catholics, the

highest with the lowest—"fakers,

bosses ngents, traitors, renegades".

The effect if any was a few more
drivers on the sidelines—-very few

—

for the main mass of. members
voted solidly for strike. Every
rumor and slander against Com-
munism and "Reds" was strength-

ening the minds of the thousands
of proletarians that were entering

the unions for the first time. Here
the bosses' press was publishing

statement after statement from in-

dividual bosses, that the union
leaders were racketeers out after

their money; tfiey were from out of

town, and so forth. The men had
experienced nothing with their

leaders which could verify any of

these charges against them. They
had no reason to accept the word
of any alien elements.

The First Day of the Strike

The strike was effective. The
city was tied up. The union held

a meeting. The strike committee
of seventy-live was reporting. (The
Stalinist leaflet called for a rank-

and-file strike committee!). There
is an offer from the Unemployed
Council of assistance and support.

The majority report is not to ac-

cept the assistance of the "Reds".

"They attacked us yesterday, but

we want to put this question to

the membership for decision." M.

Dunne speaks for the minority re-

port to accept the offer, during

which he made the famous refer-

ence, "that In a struggle of this

kind we can accept the assistance

of the Devil and his Grand-moth-
er". By overwhelming vote the

membership declined the offer, they

were paying Stalinism back for

[he day before.

The Gathering of Forces

Wednesday the bosses met, and
assembled the entire boss class

through the Citizens Alliance be-

hind the truck bosses to defeat the

drivers. Their plan was to make
a press campaign against the strike,

so as to justify a terrific police

attack upon the union and smash
it down. To meet this the strike

committee began immediately to

solicit the other unions and work-

ers' organizations for support. Wed-

nesday, Thursday, and Friday were
essentially the days of preparation

for the sharpest battles of the

strike. The taxi-men came through,

the M.C.C.W. (the genuine united-

front unemployed organization of

the city with hundreds of mem-
bers), the women began to appear

in large numbers at the hall, kitch-

en, and picket lines. The first

pledges of support to the strikers

came from the building trades, and

service crafts, laundry workers

and bakers. The official C. P. was
absent, silent, nowhere to be seen,

yet it was during these days that

the will to fight was developed and

the preliminary training in organ-

ization and discipline was given to

this newlv assembled army of the

of France, the death sentence by

General de 1'Etoile, and the praise

of Grover Whalen—they are all In-

separable parts of the capitalist

slaughter machine.
—BILL.

working class,—a training in filling

gaps, in skirmishes with police and
gunmen, in evading and experienc-

ing arrest*. Only on Friday, were
some C. P. militant members seen

on the picket trucks leaving Head-
quarters.

The Saturday Events

A thousand special police had

been assembled. The battle for the

market l>egan. Brushes throughout

the morning, grew more ferocious

around noon, and extended until

three o'clock when the police were

called off. .The C. P. had some men
without their leaders on the picket

trucks. If the district bureaucrats

wished it they would have been

there.

Saturday night, S. K. Davis of

the I.L.D. was given the floor to

speak for the Committee of 23 (all

detendents in the Court House un-

employment riots of April 8th).

The iiltimattst tone of the Monday
before was gone, the Stalinists

were speaking to a group of work-

ers who were fighters, and who
were better organized to fight than

they had been. A sorry picture of

bankruptcy both of policy and lead-

ership was cut by Davis that night.

He cm.ld add nothing to what was

said on the platform that evening

by the strike leaders, by President

Brown, by organizer, M. Dunne,

G. Dunne, and Skoglund. A few

platitudes to the strikers for their

spirit, a few boasts of what he and

his committee would do, and then

taking the bull by the horns he

outdid himself. He let everyone

know that beside the Committee of

23 elected by the United Relief

Workers Association, he was also

the secretary of the I.L.D. which,

with the Communist Party, conduct-

ed a '"relentless fight against police

terror". Thus in one shot he was

speaking for all these organiza-

tions, which in their entirety do not

include over three hundred active

workers, a*, members (it must be

understood that every C. P- mem-

ber and close follower is a mem-

ber of all of these organizations at

the same time, at least when they

elect thUr leadership.)

The International Communists

had made it understood that they

were for the participation of all

workers groups Including the Com-

munist party (Stalinists). It was

broadcasted from G.H.Q. that any

worker could participate in picket

duty regardless of political affilia-

tion. By this act. the C. P. leader-

ship was robbed of its argument

that it was not allowed to do any-

thing, and therefore could not show

their "stuff'. When allowed to

show their "stuff" they automati-

cally stood exposed before this

group of workers, because they had

nothing better, not even as good as

the strike leadership. They couid

not harp about "fighting" for the

whole strike was conducted in the

most militant manner.

The C. P. (and the T.U.U.L., the

Unemployed Councils, the I.L.D.,

K.S.I'.. the I.W.O., etc.) held a de-

fence meeting on "Bug house"

Square. The Strike Committee sent

a speaker, comrade Bloomberg, to

ask the C. P. and all its organlza

tlons to come down to the picket

line in a body and report to the

picket captain there. The speaker

at the same time explained the

united front policy of the strike

leadership and asked the party

crowd if it was not better than the

united front from below. What he

said there to this crowd went home

so well, that three weeks later the

general secretary of the C. P., Earl

Browder, could not get a rise of

applause from the same- group of

party followers when he attempted

to do some "Trotsky baiting".

What Happened Tuesday

The C. P. leadership was to as-

semble its forces and appear on

the picket line. A delay—were the

leaders pondering over the prob-

lem? Tuesday morning, after ex-

tensive organization work of 36

hours, Sunday night to Tuesday

morning, the C. P. and its auxiliar-

ies under the name of the Unem-

ployed Councils (?) CAME DOWN,
with their entire FORCE—fifteen

men. All the wind, and boasts, and

slander, and vilifications, of the C.

p. against the leadership of the

strike, was based upon the rejec-

tion of their demand, representing

these fifteen men, to sit on the

strike committee of 6,000 truck

drivers, with equal rights, at least

equal vote If cot more, to the elect-

ed representatives of the union

members. —C. FORSEN.

Numerous questions from readers

concerning various phases of the

elass struggle have prompted the

Militant to initiate this column.

Address questions to Question Box
Editor, c-o Militant, 126 E. 16th St.,

New York.

Yd. Holds Seventh

National Convention
On June 22nd, the national eon- (youth demand is: "Equal pay lor

vention of the Young Communist equal work for young workers", a

Comrade G., Flint: General Mo-

tors is the only automobile corpor-

ation for which figures, of the kind

yon request, are available at pres-

ent to this editor. According" to

the company's report (Apr. 2, 1934)

it had 116,152 employees In 1932

and 137,T84 in 1833. With this

gain (IS'/r), production was in-

creased about 54%, indicating the

speed-up which occurred. Average

wages per employee is reported as

the same for both years, about

$1,235. This is about 25% less than

the average wage for the Industry

in 102!>. about $1,640. The com-

pany's net profit was 88 million in

11)33 as against 9 million in 1932.

No! The Stalinist policy in the

automobile situation was not cor-

rect. One Of the main issues was
recognition of the A- F. of L. union

which the bulk ol the workers were

joining. The Stalinist T.U.U.L. or-

ganization urged the workers to

strike for their demands, saying

that their organization "supported

such a strike. The question there-

fore arises: If it is correct (and it

is) to strike for recognition of the

A. F. of L. union, why do the Stal-

inists maintain a policy which sep-

arates the militants from the work-

ers in the mass organization and

leaves them hopelessly Isolated in

the T.U.U.L. paper unions?

Comrade B., N. Y.: The author of

the statement that fascism and the

social democracy "do not contradict

each other, but supplement each

other. They are not antipodes, but

twins." is none other than Stalin

himself. See the pamphlet by Fritz

Heckert "What Is Happening In

Germany", p. 21.

Max Eastman Is not a member

of the Communist League of Amer-

ica, nor are we responsible for his

viewpoint.

Yes, Wcisbord claims adherence to

the International Left Opposition,

but even on such points as our at-

titude towards the Soviet Union

will yon find quite a divergence. In

his pamphlet "For a New interna-

tional" we find (p. 26): "Today,

what we have In Russia is not the

dictatorship of the proletariat but

the dictatorship of the bureaucracy

over the proletariat. (Still, how-

ever, within certain limits, for the

benefit of the proletariat.) THE
DICTATORSHIP OF THE PRO-
LETARIAT HAS BEEN DE-
STROYED." (Emphasis in orig-

inal.)

Trotsky castigates this viewpoint

("Soviet Union and the Fourth In-

ternational", p. 6: "The most
widespread, popular, and at first

sight Irrefutable argument in favor

of the non-proletarian character of

the present Soviet state is based

upon the reference to the strangu-

lation of liberties of proletarian

organizations and to the a Imighti-

ness of the bureaucracy. Is it real-

ly possible to identify the dictator-

ship of an apparatus, which has led

to the dictatorship of a single per-

son, with the dictatorship of the

proletariat as a elass? Isn't it

clear that the dictatorship of the
proletariat is excluded by the dic-

tatorship OVER the proletariat?

Such enticing reasoning Is con-

structed not upon a materialistic

analysis of the proeess as it devel-

ops in reality but upon pure ideal-

istic schema s, upon the Kantian
norms."
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Yinse), Boston: According to the

U. S. War Department figures there

were 37,484,180 casualties during
the world war ; 57.6% of the total

mobilized force. Of these, 8,538,-

315 were killed or died, 21,219,452

were wounded, and 7,750,919 were
prisoners or missing. Out of i

a total force of 4,057,101, 68%
(2,783,094) had to be drafted' and
lest you forget, Wilson was elected

on the slogan: He kept us out of

war. Compare this to the Ameri-
can Civil War whose progressive

character Is shown by the fact that

94% of the Union forces were vol-

unteers.

Despite the bureaucracy, the

Soviet Union, so long as it retains

Its class character (I.e. as long as

the means of production remain the

property of the proletariat) can

NOT conduct an imperialist war.

The purpose of the imperialists in

a war is to gain new markets,

sources of raw material, spheres of

influence for the Investment of

capital, etc., in short to be free to

exploit those masses now being ex-

ploited by other imperialists. (In

the case of the Soviet Union the

imperialists would like to be able

again to exploit tbose masses who
have already thrown off their

yoke), proletarians on the other

hand can exploit no one.

League, originally planned for De-

troit, will open in New York City.

No one expects anything from this

meeting except an endorsement of

the "neneral line", a few words of

criticism of its practical applica-

tion, and the reiteration of high-

sounding plans andj policies which

h;ive failed in the past.

Three years ago the sixth nation-

al convention of the Y.C.L. went

through the same ritual. As then,

the mass of Y.C.L.ers are indiffer-

ent to the pre-convention discussion

which is a farcical ceremony that

no one takes seriously. With all

real opposition expelled and stifled,

those who remain faithfully follow

the leadership—as long as they re-

main members.
"From a League of less than

2,">0O. the Y.C.L. has grown almost

three times to a League of more

than 6,000". states the leading edi-

torial of the Young Worker (June

19th, 1934). Apparently it great

achievement. Yet if we consider

that the last three years in the

United States offered unprecedented

opportunities for a genuine commu-
nist youth organization—assuming

it had the material resources to

reach and hold the young workers,

which the Y.C.L. had and has—the

doubling of membership is not much

of an accomplishment.

200% Turnover in Three Years

Six thousand members In the

Y.C.L. in June 1934. Yet between

January 1032 to July 1933 seven

thousand young workers Joined the

Y.C.L.: (Y.C.L. Builder, September

1933.) At this rate we can con-

clude that there has been a two

hundred per cent turnover of mem-
bership in the last three years—

that is for every member who today

remains, two young workers have

left the Y.C.L.' And this is called

"growth"

!

In no field can the Y.C.L. record

any real success. Its inner life is

drab and uninteresting, discourag-

ing systematic activity or stable

membership. Its educational and

cultural activities are practically

non-existent—they are left for the

auxiliary youth organizations.

lu the anti-militarist and anti-

Fascist field, the Y.C.L. has the

"Youth Section of the League

Against War and Fascism", a sec-

tarian outfit based on a confused

program which has very little in-

fluence on the non-Stalinist radical

youth of the country. The Y.C.L.

rejected genuine united front action

in this field with the Rpartacus

Youth League and the Y.P.S.L. for

May 30th in New York, San Franc-

isco and New Haven,

How about its work among the

jobless and homeless youth? A lit-

tle work in the C.C.C., sporadic or-

ganizations which soon disappear in

various cities and no more. Per-

sistent, systematic, stable organiz-

ation is impossible with the Stal-

inist policies, methods and leader-

ship.

In the Trade Unions

In any case, we hear of the work

of the Y.C.L. in the shops and fac-

tories, in the unions—if not A. F.

of L., at least T.U.U.L. Here also

there is more noise than accom-

plishments. For years the Stalinist

youth have tried to organise youth

sections or committees of trade

unions, particularly of their own
private little "unions", the "red

unions". Where are these youth

committees or sections? Where has

the Y.C.L. organized the young
workers? One needs but read the

Stalinist press on the lamentations

about their failures.

The major economic activity ol

the Y.C.L. has been and remains

that of hunting for "youth de-

mands". If there are no special

youth demands they are manufac-
tured or the demands of the work-

ers are labeled "youth demands".
A case in point are the "youth de-

mands" of the Y.C.L. for the steel

workers today. The only special
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condition which appears to be In

effect everywhere. Instead of con-

centrating on the social, cultural

and sports needs of the - young

workers in industry this method of

work, and such policies lead to1

failure after failure.

The impotence of the American

Young Communist League Is a re-

flection of the failures of Stalinism

over the entire world. It is a con-

demning fact that after the Ger-

man and Austrian events there was

no mass ferment in the Y.C.L. Un-

like the Y.P.S.L., it was almost lm

mune from the world shaking

events. Those who raised doubts

as to the correctness of the Com-

intern were summarily expelled as

"Trotskyites". In Chicago several

Y.C.L.ers called for a special na-

tional convention to draw the les-

sons of the German defeat. With

little delay they found themselves

outside the Y.C.L. and immediately

joined the Spartacus Youth League.

The S.Y.L. is today the embryo

of the coming revolutionary youth

movement in the United States.

Based on a Marxist program the

S.Y.L., through participation in the

lass struggle, anti-militarist activ-

ity, a nti-Fascist work, through ed-

ucational and cultural activity, will

take its place as the leader of the

ydung workers and students. It

will continue to strive for united

Trout actions of all working class

youth organizations, particularly

with the Young Peoples Socialist

League and the Y.C.L. In common
work with these youth and through

fraternal discussions of the prob-

lems confronting the movement we
will win the best elements within

these organizations for revolution-

ary Marxism, that is for the Fourth

International and a new revolution-

ary vouth international.

-JOSEPH CARTER.

Pledge Fund

Through an oversight, we omitted

to print last week the names of the

comrades of the Manhattan Branch,

N. Y. 0. who pay on their pledges

regularly.

Manhattan Branch

I. Glade

Leonard Lewis

Dorothy Morris

Clara Nelson

J. Wright

M. Spithos

S. Bleeker

S. Gordon

Paul King
Florence Becker

J. Weber
M. Tamas
P. Victor

M. Kling

E. Konikow

*1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

2.00

1.00

.DO

2.00

1.00

2.00

2.00

1.00

.50

2.00

1.00

monthly

weekly

monthly

Others in New York City

I. Porter 1.00 monthly

ORDER A BCNTJU5 OF MDJ
TANT8—ONB CENT PER COPY.

,I0IN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

Militant Builders

SIX MORE WEEKS TO GO.
No Cards Sold After August 1st.

Minneapolis Leads.
COMPLETE RECORD

Minneapolis Branch 40
New York Local 36
Cleveland Branch 34

Chicago Branch 28

Los Angeles Branch 28
Boston Branch 8
Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club S
San Francisco Br. 8
Philadelphia Branch 8
Constance N. 8

.Davenport Branch 8
Toronto 4
Kerkeley (Kogan

)

4
Ben. L. and I. Porter 4
Leeser 4
New Haven Branch 4
New Castle Branch 4
Newark Branch 4
Oakland Branch 4
Springfield Branch 4

St. Louis Branch 4
Osborn, Frisco 4
Toronto Branch 4
Toronto Youth Club 4
Waukegan Branch 4
Youngstown Branch 4

TOTAL 274

E. Alby
E. E. C.

E. J. Conwit
Cornells

Samuel, E.

Ann Ehrllch

The Geltmans
L. Haldous
P. Miller

Sydney Moroff

A. McAbe
City Subway
Beecher
Colay
Cochrln

Jerry Marsh
Ann Toven
Gonzales

T. Smith

Edith Sher

S. Eckstadt

M. Lifshits

Newark,

Lambert
G. Holly

L. Nagy
Becker
G. Kotz
A Sympathizer
A Social Worker
A Clerk

1.00

1.00

.60

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

Worker 1.00

.50

Bronx

.GO

.60

1.00

1.00

.so

2.00

1.00

1.00

1.00

N. J.

1.00

.60

.50

1.00

1.00

.50

1.00

.SO

Boston

E. Wiener .60

C. Shecket .60

W. Hendersou .60

J. Chlplowltz .60

Others

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00

A Friend, Youngstown 2.00

(paid 4 months In advance)

A Teacher In N. Y. C, paid for 16

months In advance.

A Friend of The Militant paid $25

in advance at $1 a week.

B. Weisbroth, Coney Island, cannot

pledge a regular sum but contri-

butes to this fund from time to

time. He gave $1.00 this week,

stating: "This has nothing to do

with the Organization-Press Cam-
paign. I'll sell the coupons and
bring another dollar soon."

A Steel worker from West Virginia

sent in his second contribution of

$5 to the Pledge Fund. He
writes: "I'll send more as soon

as I get work again."

C. Hudak of Cleveland, Ohio con-

tributed One Dollar a short time

ago.

Fascism and the Junkers

If Von H indenburg and Von
Papen, the spokesmen for the Jun-

kers, yielded to the upstart Hitler

and permitted him to come to pow-

er, It was not because of any iove

for pleblan fascism. The German
Junkers swung to fascism In order

to save their big landed estates,

directly threatened in the course of

events by the efforts to solve the

agrarian crisis. The barons thus al-

lied themselves with the industrial

magnates and the powerful bankers

in their mutual effort to save the

system of private property. Simi-

larly in Italy the monarchy had
swung to Mussolini In order to save

the throne along with the capitalist

system. But the Junker elass, the

left-over feudal aristocracy of land-

owners, never for one instant lost

sight of their ultimate aim,—the

reestablishment of their own power

as the class of professional politi-

cians, ruling with and tor the bour-

geoisie through the monarchy.

Fascism as a Bridge

The Stalinists, with their com-
pletely false appraisal of the mean-

ing of fascism, considered it as a

bridge to proletarian dictatorship.

After Hitler, Thaelmunn! And this

in short order too. Let Hitler come
to power, said Stalin, and then we
will follow. With far more justifi-

cation the Junker-monarchists said,

"Let Hitler come to power—and
then, after he has used the petty-

bourgeois masses to crush the de-

mocracy, to wipe out all workers'

organizations and political parties,

we shall crush him in turn and re-

store the Kaiser." And with that

contingency ever in view, von Hln-

denburg, temporary regent for the-

monarchy, saw to it that the forms

of "legality" would he preserved by

maintaining a majority of the cab-

inet of dictators as his henchmen.

Just as the big financiers needed

Hitler (leader of the petty bour-

geoisie) to uproot all the elements

of proletarian revolution, so the

Junkers needed Hitler to act as the

bridge for their restoration to the

special status of state bureaucracy.

Fascism Losing its Social Base

From the' start it was quite evi-

dent that the petty bourgeois base

of fascism could not endure. The
followers of Hitler, misled by catch-

words and demagogy, were bound

to become rapidly disillusioned. As

the social basis on which the Nazis

rose to power, gave way and began

to disappear, it was also clear that

the fascist rulers would be trans-

formed into an ever narrowing

bureaucracy, dependent on the po-

lka and the military. Von Papen

now begins to put to the test the

extent of this inevitable process.

He is exploring, like a true militar-

ist, the depth of depletion of the

reserves of fascism. By drawing

the sword and attempting a blow

at Goebbels, one wing of Hitler

resting on the petty bourgeoisie,

von Papen aims to isolate Hitler so

that he may be more readily dealt

with tomorrow. True the Junkers

yielded up till now; true they dis-

banded (or pretended to do so)

their own forces, the Stahlhelm.

But the process now begins to re-

verse itself and Hitler, up till now

the mediator in disputes between

the opposing wings of the ruling

bureaucracy, will have to move

closer under the clutches of the

monarchists, even while he at-

tempts to renounce them, for he

cannot afford now an open breach

with these dangerous allies. The

former Kaiser, thanking Hitler

publicly for his achievements for

the reaction, rejoices that events

begin to move in his direction. Von
Papen. criticizing the Nazis openly

for their "excesses", gives expres-

sion simultaneously to the hopes of

the monarchists: "In my opinion",

he said, "the German state will at

some future date find its crowning

glory in a chief of state who once

for all is removed from the political

fight of demagogy and from clashes

among economic and vocational in-

terests."

The Big Bourgeoisie

The big bourgeoisie, always

alarmed at the possible outcome of

civil war, having gained their ends

through a dictatorship, are anxious

to bring about "law and order" as

soon as possible after a victory.

The demagogy of fascism, aping

socialist phrases to win the trades

men and the professional classes,

never pleased big business. Nor

does the attempt by fascism to es-

tablish the corporate state appeal

to bankers and industrialists. They

prefer an alliance, at the earliest

possihle moment, with a more

stable ruling caste. That power in

Germany has been traditionally the

landed barons, the Junkers. The
time for a change may not yet be

ripe. Here we merely indicate a

trend that is clearly to be seen.

The dictatorship of the pleblan fas-

cists, resting on the petty bourgeoi-

sie, tends to become transformed

into a military dictatorship. As

Engels says: "It seems a law of

historical development that the

bourgeoisie can iu no European

country get hold of political power

—at least for any length of time

—

in the same exclusive way in which

the feudal aristocracy kept hold of

it during the Middle Ages." We
are witnessing the workings of this

law. —J. WEBER,
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Stalinist Record in the

Cuban Revolution
{Continued! from test issue)

The Stalla 1sta, foreseeing that a
serious attempt to seize power,

might precipitate intervention by
the armed forces of the United

States, came to the conclusion, at

the same time that they prepared

the "insurrection", that it was nec-

essary to make efforts to avert in-

tervention. Their ideas on this

subject were first advanced In this

country by SInanI in the December,
1983 Communist. With the Idea In

abstracto, we have no disagree-

ment. What is required, however.

Is an examination to see whether

the methods proposed do not com-
promise the principled position of

the revolution. The seizure of

power by the workers anywhere on

the lace of the earth today will be

answered by world Imperialism

with political and economic support

of the overthrown capitalists and,

if the world and domestic situations

permit, attempts at armed suppres-

sion of the revolution. Russian
and Siberian1 soil Is fertilized

with the blood and bones of thou-

sands of workers who gave up
their lives in defense of the Russian

Revolution in the great civil war.

As soon as the Spanish workers
and" peasants overthrew Alfonso

and established the republic Brit-

ish warships rushed to Spanish

waters. When the Austrian work-

ers fought the Heimwehr on the

barricades Italy and Czecho-Slova-

kia massed troops on the frontiers.

Necessity of Tactical Manoeuvers

Realistic revolutionaries must

take this danger into account in

their program and prepare to meet

it. The vital aspect of resistance

to Intervention in addition to the

fight on domestic soil is the exten-

sion of the struggle to the soil of

tbe Imperialist country. Demon-
strations, protest strikes, a broad

mass movement in sympathy with

tbe proletarian revolution abroad

on the domestic soil of the attack-

ing imperialists and In Its vulner-

able foreign markets, colonies, man-

dates, protectorates, can force a

halt In the aggression, until the rest

Of the movement catches up with the

outpost sufficiently to make Its pro-

test count. In the case o£ Cuba,

npon which is centered the eyes of

tbe millions of Latin American
workers oppressed by the same im-

perialist power, the United States,

the Cuban proletarian state will ap-

peal to them for support and call

on them to follow the example of

the Cuban workers.

Now let us see how it stands with

the Stalinists with respect to Cuba.

According to Slnanl (December
1933, Communist) "—the Commu-
nist Party of Cuba considers it ad-

visable for the workers' and peas-

ants' government, if it shouM be
formed, to enter into negotiations

with the government of the U.S.A.

on the conditions of nationalization

of big foreign property, while not
abandoning this nationalization)

1. e.. It allows the possibility of

buying out this property. . . . the

Communist Party of Cuba allows

the possibility of retaining Ameri-

can ownership to some extent in

the form of concessions, as to the

conditions! on which the property

will be bought out (amount, forms

and date of payment, etc.) negoti-

ations will have to be carried out

between the future revolutionary

fOT«rntDent of Cuba and tbe gov-

ernment of the United States."

(Our emphasis.)

It Is clear from tbe underscored

parts that the sense of this passage

defines a MANEUVERING policy

of the Communist party AFTER it

has state power. It is the more
understandable when It is remem-

bered that this was written, as the

teit itself clearly states, in the

middle of September, that is, a

short time before the Communist
Party OSTENSIBLY had the per-

spective of selling power.

A Retreat in Face of Imperialists

One thing is certain : had. the

workers seized power in Cuba at

that or any other time In tbe per-

iod since the overthrow of Mach-
ado, they would have faced the

problem of armed Intervention by
the United States. Or if they seize

it In the future before we seize It

here the Cuban workers will face

that problem either from the U.S.

or some other Imperialist power.

In that situation it would be en-

tirely correct to draw the superior

power Into protracted negotiations

over treaties, settlements, conces-

sions, etc. while might and main
were being expended to arouse the

workers of Latin America and the

United States to come to the as-

sistance of the Cuban workers'

state. And, depending upon the

situation and the relation of forces

to grant concessions would be en-

tirely correct and unavoidable.

The alternatives would be volun-

tary surrender or armed struggle.

Slnani's explanation defines the

limits of the concessions to be
made: they proposed to make con-

cessions up to the point of nation-

alisation which they proposed to

retain. Should this method fail the
Communist Party, says Sinani,

would ". . . organize a real nation-

wide armed resistance- to the inter-

ventionists."

All of this Is correct. If we
spend so much time on this point

it 1* not to heap praise on the Stal-

inists but in tbe Interest of speak-

ing out what Is and of making our
position clear. We have nothing
in common with those ultra-leftists

who regard any concession as a be-

trayal of the revolution and of

Marxism. Were we the party In

Cuba that Is how we would present

the question to the masses. In-

transigeance in principle does not
preclude but makes necessary flex-

ibility in tactics; the ability to
maneuver within the framework of

firmly established Marxist princ-

iples, that Is the essence of Lenin-
ist strategy. The road of the ul-

tra-leftists leads to sectarianism.
Kinani's position as we have giv-

en it above, we repeat is correct.

If the matter rested there. If that
were all that were involved, we
might conclude that the Stalinists
had learned from the events of
August and were beginning to steer
a ['evolutionary course.

But that was not the case. The
idea of averting Intervention as
formulaled by the Stalinists has
two aspecls : the policy of maneu-
vering AFTER the seizure of pow-
er—which we have already dis-

cussed
; and the policy of capitulat-

ing to American imperialism and
the policy of NOT SEIZING POW-
ER.

In Sinani's explanation there are
three main points: '•—the C. P. of
Cuba tries to direct the chief blow
of the revolutionary masses above
all against the local Cuban ruling
classes"; "—the Communist Party
considers it inadvisable for the
workers to seize the American en-
terprises, and puts forward the
slogan of workers' eontrol carried
out through factory committees (if

there are revolutionary conditions)
which can secure the satisfaction
of the demands of the workers.";
"—the Communist Party considers
it inadvisable to force ahead the
seizure of plantalions belonging to
American capital, and fights above
all for considerable reductions of
the rent of this land,

—
".

Who Are the Owners of Cuba?
In China the Stalinists tried in

vain and with disastrous conse-
quences to make fundamental dis-

tinctions between the native bour-
geoisie and the foreign imperialists
and attached themselves as a tail

to the former. In Cuba they re-

peat the same treaehery but they
want to direct their blows against
the native bourgeoisie and lie down
before the Imperialists. Who are
the Cuban ruling classes? What is

their role in Cuban economy and
society? Under the oppressive heel
of American imperialism Cuban
capitalism had been unable to de-
velop its own finance capitalist
class. Almost the entire banking
of the island is done by three Am-
erlcan^and one Canadian bank and 1

their branches. The railroads, su-
gar plantations, -telephone, electric,

gas and ice industries, mines,
docks shipping, street cars, buses,
building and other construction;
every large and important industry-
is owned by American capital or
leased by it. A small share is in

the hands of British capital. The
Cuban capitalists have minor
shares. They are the vice-presi-

dents of American firms. They
wait on the pleasure and orders of
the Chase National and the Nation-
al City Bank. They beg favors
from the House of Morgan and the
Royal Bank of Canada. They are
perhaps the most helpless and least
important bourgeoisie in the world.
To conduct a revolutionary strug-

gle against them and not against
the American interests Is first of
all a total impossibility, and sec-

ondly, its prounouncement is a
plain statement of capitulation.

Surrendering the Straggle
When the C. P. says it considers

it inadvisable to seize American
enterprises it says that it will not
touch EIGHTY PERCENT OF THE
ECONOMIC ORGANIZATION OF
THE COUNTRY. Let us consider
the sugar industry. Almost ninety

percent of it is in the hands of

American capital. Hundreds of

thousands of acres of plantations

are owned outright by American
capital. Hundreds of thousands
more are leased by it through bank-
ing arrangements which give it

virtual ownership On these vast
expanses, the largest of their kind
in the capitalist world, live whole
cities and their working class pop-

ulations. For work and bread, for

light and gas and ice they are de-

Iiendent on the equipment of the
plantations. If the workers are

not to seize these plantations when
the general situation demands it

and other workers are seizing the

isolated plantations owned by Cu-
ban capital it means that they can
conduct no struggle at all,

—T. STAMM.
(Continued in next Issue)

Appeal For Jewish -Arab Workers Solidarity

To the Working Class

of America

:

In response to the call of a large

section of the working class of

Palestine, there has been formed in

this country a Committee for Jew-

ish-Arab Labor Solidarity In Pal-

estine with the purpose of helping

to forge a united front of the Jew-
ish and Arab working masses. The
blood in which Palestine was
drenched last October, 1933 showed
with tragic clarity how acutely

such solidarity is needed. Nor was
this the first time that blood flowed

in Palestine as a result of the Im-

perialist policy of the British gov-

ernment setting up an artificial

wall of distrust and separation be-

tween the Jewish and Arab masses.

The distrust between the two peo-

ples is stimulated, on tbe one hand,

by the Arab reactionary forces,

and, on the other, by the Jewish
capitalists, true to the old imperial-

ist maxim of divide and rule.

One section of the population of

Palestine is Incited against the

other and vicious Jingo sentiments

are spread among the masses of

both peoples, expressed in the fas-

cism of the Revisionist Brown
Shirts among the Jews and the fas-

cist Shabab organization among
the Arabs.

A grave error is being committed

by the RIstadruth (the Jewish

trade union organization In Pales-

tine) which bars Arab workers

Irom its unions. Such a policy

only widens the chasm between the

Jewish and Arab workers and' pours

oil on the flames of national hatred

kindled by the imperialists. It also

helps the British mandatory power

to cover up Its shameful prohibition

of Jewish workers immigration and

to disguise its persecution of the

Immigrants under the cloak of pre-

tended "friendship" for the Arab
masses.

The "Gewerkschaftern" campaign,
initiated by the United Hebrew
Trades for tbe benefit of tbe HIs-

tadrutb has never attempted to In-

fluence the leadership of tbe latter

to change its attitude towards the

Arabian workers. This has only

strengthened nationalist jingoism,

bringing forward the danger that

the Arab reactionary forces will

take advantage of the situation to

set up dual national 1st-Arab unions

against the Histradruth!

Fellow workers ! You can not re-

main indifferent to the bloody

games being played in Palestine. In
the great chain of world imperial-

ism forged in the vres of violence

and oppression, Palestine is by no
means an insignificant link. Unit-

ing three continents, Europe, Asia

and Africa, it holds a significant

key position in tbe great world

struggle between Imperialism and
the forces of labor emancipation.

The stronger the position of the

working class in that country, the

firmer and mightier tbe labor front,

the harder will be the way of the

oppressor in winning the upper
hand in this struggle.

In Palestine itself this Is being

appreciated by ever greater masses
of Jewish and Arab workers alike.

The success of the strike of the

Arab textile workers In Midjalia,

organized bj< the Left Poale Zion,

the recent Southern conference of

Arab workers, the growth of the

Borochov opposition In the Hista-

umth, the establishment of the or-

ganization "Labor Solidarity" in

the face of the ban of the British

government, the attempts of the

Arab fellahin to organization point

to the stormy awakening of the

Jewish and Arab working masses.

They call to us for support and this

call we must answer.

The Committee of Jewish Arab
Labor Solidarity Is our answer to

this call. We appeal to the work-
ers of America! Help us to spread
this movement far and wide! Form
such committees In your localities \

Have your unions call upon the

Histadruth to admit Arab workers
on a plane of equality! Help col-

lect a labor solidarity fund to set

up workers clubs and a labor press

in Palestine and to establish broad
educational activities among the
Jewish and Arab masses. Help
strengthen the first attempts of the

Arab masses to organize themselves
under a militant leadership. Help
fight the Jingo trickery of British

imperialism and Jewish-Arab reac-

tion.

For International Labor Solidar-

ity!

M. Alper, Chairman of Friends of

Labor Palestine; Louis Berg; P. L.

Goldman, Secretary of New York
City Committee, Jewish Workers
Party Left Poale Zion ; Elsie Gluck;
Irving Dryer, Managing Editor
"Pharmacist Journal" ; Chas, A.
Zimmerman, Secretary Manager,
Local 22, I.L.G.W.U.; M. Levitt,

Secretary Jewish, Bureau, Commu-
nist League of America; B. Llp-

schutz, Jewish Bureau Communist
Party (Opposition); George P.

Miles, Managing Editor "Workers
Age"; M. Miskowsky; Herbert So-

low ; Sidney Hook ; Arne Swabeck,
National Secretary Communist
League of America; Elliott B, Co-
hen ; V. F. Calverton, Editor "Mod-
ern Monthly"; J. P. Cannon, Edi-

tor "Militant"; B. Sherman, Secre-

tary Jewish Workers Party Left

Poale Zion.

Committee for Jewish-Arab Work-
ers Solidarity In Palestine

B. Sherman, Secretary

New York Union Square Hotel, New
York, N. Y.

After the Bulgarian

Fascist Coup d'Etat

AVisit to Tom Mooney at San Quentin

If the number on your wrapper Is

229
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at once and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot renew at

this time let us know how soon yon

can and we will continue you on

the mailing list

I walked dows the Emharcadero

on the way to the Ferry. The Em-
barcadcro, at noon, was filled

with striking longshoremen and

sailors, standing along the curbs;

the strike was now in its fifth week,

and there were cops on horses andi

riot trucks everywhere, and scare-

heads, in the papers; none of this

however frightened the now em-

battled longshoremen. I took the

Ferry. Out in the Bay—under the

fog that is always either rising or

falling—it was falling now, but I

could see the ships at anchor, ships

from all corners of the earth, idle

and unmovlcg, quiet. These char-

iots of commerce were doomed to

stay on unloaded day after day,

under the numerous fogs that

would come. We passed Atcatraz,

the U. S. Military prison, a dreary

Island under a blanket of frozen

air; sentinels were walking the

Romanlike roads laced from be-

neath with straight falling cliffs

shooting down Into the Golden
Gate.

Then I disembarked and I took
a train and I passed through the

beautiful brows hills and hillocks

and valleys of California, to San
Rafael, and then on a worn-out bus
to San Quentin. Going up to the
Administration Building I passed
the Fire Department where
Schmidt, a comrade of Mooney,
works. In the fields by the sides of
the road were prisoners hoeing and
digging, and above well the glisten-
ing high parapets and more senti-
nels walking.

Entering the Prison

Everything is grey from the uni-
forms to the human feelings in the
eyes of the prisoners, the water
blue—as it Is—even takes on that
color, and the Iron-grey of the high
and massive- prison walla—wherein
days and nights and, months—are
just Impressions with a pencil on
a soiled calender. Prisons are
prisons and the human mould is

frail within their stone.

Mr. Holohan— the "Warden of

San Quentin—is evid«ntly of the
younger school, the latest of the

bourgeois Republicans having in-

dulged his social fancy on Mr.
Lawes' journalistic sorrows. He
has a quick smile and" you thank
him for he well let you see Tom
Mooney with the flash and scribble

of bis signature on your letter of

Introduction, and now you are free

to see the International symbol of

the class struggle. You thank him
and rush off across the struct to

tbe captain of the Guard, "where

you make your request again and
sign your name to a slip of DON'TS
instructing you how to behave and
and how not to act as a visitor.

Again you are thankful for their

social exercises, this time you go
into a near-by waiting-room and
you sit, looking at the silver cups
won by prisoners in athletic feats.

The Class fighter Inseparable
From the Movement

Tom Mooney was in a white
Jacket, signifying the sanitation of

the kitchen. He works six hours
a day peeling vegetables, rising at
4:30 AM. for the long hours of
the friendless sea and the wind;
and the click of rifles on the para-
pets ; and the heavy monotony of
peeling vegetables and cleaning the
kitchen. His face is foil and yet
drawn; he smiles and jou feel so
happy to see him smile, His hand

is firm, his eyes are clear—the rev-

olutionary glint engages his face.

He talks to you in a hurried fash-

ion ; time is short—perhaps an
hour and he wants to say so much.
The whole world of the working
class is his concern ; he talks so

that almost everyone In tbe large

visitors room—can hear him. His
message is not a personal one, it is

International! from the dread of
Fascism In Germany, to Fascism In

America. The Communist Party
and the International have botched
up everything despite the mass
party and the following in Ger-
many; they have not learned the
tactical strategy of the united
front. Like the Mooney Congress
where the Party carried on its own
will— incapable of learning any-
thing of the need of the united
working-class front, and then the
unwillingness of the Socialist Party
to act In the Congress. "Fascism
Is the last stand of a maddened
bourgeoisie", he says, "and It will
come here, as elsewhere, unless we
stop It, and if not—then a world
calamity will occur", WAR! out of
which perhaps with guns, the
armed workers will know what use
to make of them. "I am not sorry",

he said, "nor do 1 lament about
what I have done, despite the 18
years of imprisonment." His face,

like his words and his eyes are firm
bastions of struggle.

Mooney's Spirit is In the Class

Struggle

He receives the Militant and
other papers and magazines. Many
timeB however, the Militant does
not come to his cell. Some articles

fail to pass the red pencil of the
warden. He wants to know about
Trotsky* whether he is still in

France, and could 1 see if it Is pos-

sible to have Trotsky's "History
of the Russian Revolution" sent to

him, If It doe* not go through, it

will go to the Moulder's Defense
Committee. He is vitally Interested

In the Longshoremen's strike on the

Coast and the impending steel

strike In Pennsylvania. He asks

me to see that a wire fs sent to

Pittsburgh congratulating the steel

workers and urging them to fight.

Newspaper men and lawyers have
played their part in his 18 years of

Imprisonment—and for both as a
class he has nothing but disdain,

emphasizing his attitude with gen-

erous proletarian contempt.

"The strike wave will bring on a

wave of reaction, and California is

no slouch in its inauguration." The
official party does a lot, they move
about but they are hopelese; five

years of depression and they have

not grown—they have not infiltrat-

ed either Into the unions or onto

the political scene. He remembers
when be rode on the Red Special

with Debs, 25 years ago, at that

time the Socialist Party had, 100,-

000 members—and today with the

Crisis as a means of growing, they

too—like the official C. P.—have re-

trogressed. "But still If I were

out now I wonld try to unite the

revolutionary movement." I say to

him that It can only be done on a

Marxist platform, and he smiles

broadly. He condemns the official

C. P. for what took place at Mad-

ison Square Garden, and Is gen-

uinely pleasantly surprised that

John Dos Passos signed the docu-

ment printed in the New Masses

condemning the party.

Mooney says the ranks and file

unions will grow in the country,

witness the Longshoremen's strike,

Toledo and Minneapolis, and tbe

opportunity exists to canalize it

deeper, and into a broader protest

against the Johnsons (Code admin-
istrator) and the NRA, now that

the NRA is practically discredited

in tbe eyes of the workers.

Unshakable Faith in His Class

An hour has almost past—the
guard says I must go. We stand

up together and firmly shake each
other's hands, and smile strongly,

our revolutionary instincts and
understanding in our handgrasp.
"Greetings to Cannon" he had said

before. He remembered him. Can-
non visited him in 1827. I say
"Good-bye Tom, and not for long"

and he is smiling. He will go back

to peeling vegetables and after 6
P. M. when these grey nails of hor-

ror are locked and their gates slide

and all the prisoners are In their

cells for the night, he Is going to

sleep, he is very tired and will not

be able to do any of his correspond-

ence tonight. As I walk out, tbe
large gates sound their closing

feeling, they are being shut up on
the large penal vise of tbe bour-

eoisie.

I go back across the Bay on the
Ferry. The ships in the Bay are
now like ghosts and so are the

brown hills, no longer brown but
as gray as the deep fog. The Em-
harcadero is still filled with long-

shoremen and sailors, their faces

are moulded by the news in the

papers : "Settlement possible."

There is no settlement in the clasB

struggle, only partial victories,

temporary gains, and only by the

destruction of the bourgeois rule is

there victory. Till then—we will

have more Mooneys, and many com-
rades in jail : The class struggle

goes on and Mooney Is with us

!

—HARRY ROBS
San Francisco, Cal.

June 13, 1934

No Time To Lose

Big Tasks Ahead
Minneapolis, Toledo, California

strikes showed that the workers are

ready to fight for their rights.

The Steel, Automobile and Tex-

tile industries are like volcanoes

about to erupt.

We must be prepared to enter the

coming struggles as a militant

force, applying the experiences and
lessons of Minneapolis.

We Mntt
STRENGTHEN OUR PRESS.

BUILD OUR ORGANIZATION.
SEND ORGANIZERS INTO THE

FIELD.
STABILIZE THE MILITANT.
Help raise the necessary fund*.

Get a book of ten coupons for One
Dollar.

Sell them among friends and
sympathizers of our movement.

Support the

Organization—Prest

Campaign
50% to The Militant—«!%i for

the Communist League of America.

126 Bast 16th Street

New York City

If the three and a half million

Bulgarian peasants owning between
them a couple of thousand steel

plows, lived anywhere In Asia, or

South America, the "little Europe",

which still considers itself the

"world", might hardly have any in-

terest in their fate. But they are

rooted In that sore spot of Europe

—called the Balkans from which

more than once the flames of war
have spread ; and Europe has every

reason to understand the events in

those lands which, with their

"single industry" and military-

dictatorshfps not unlike South

America, are tbe measure of the

barbarism to which tbe rest of Eu-

rope ever more rapidly adapts it-

self.

Tbe events preceding the coup

d'etat itself are simple enough and

for the Balkans nothing new. On
the 17th of May, the "parliament-

ary" government of Musehanov re-

signed; on the 18th of May the

troops occupied all the important

points and the "King" ; that blood-

stained degenerate and "skirt

chaser" appointed as Ministers

Klmon Georglev and a few other

officers of the united "Zveno". The
parliament was dissolved. No one

as yet knows what the "internal

polities" were. But that the min-

istry In contrast to Its predecessors

will reconcile Itself with tbe "here-

ditary enemy" Jugoslavia, and rec-

ognize the Soviet Union, is common
knowledge—it will be the first step

on the part of the government.

Monsieur Barthou has shown the

Nazi salesman Goering that It is

not so easy to reckon without

France as the host.

The fascist press rejoiced over

the triumph of the "dictatorial

principle"; the democrats bewailed

the opposite. Both showed a not

very extensive acquaintance with

what Is called "democracy" in the

Balkans. Sections of the masses in

the Balkans have ruled before

through a peasant dictatorship.

What we call democracy never ex-

isted and towards the end was im-

plicated In the police elections of

Joel Bratianu, Pashttch, Venlzelos,

and even Maschanov. The Balkans

were freed by Christian Europe

from the horrible but simple slavery

of the Turkish landowners, only to

sink into a much bitterer, more re-

fined and abyssmal serfdom of the

German, English, French, Italian

and American banks. The interests

of the banks could only be protect-

ed through the uniformed swagger

of the army; for the bourgeoisie

are much too weak and insignifi-

cant and the masses, to weak to

conquer, are, none the less rebel-

lious. The banks oppressed the

countries of "single Industries"

(Bulgaria—tobacco), throttled the

Industrial development, and, for

example, Involved Bulgaria before

1914 in three wars.

Today, what exists in Bulgaria is

as little fascism as there ever was
democracy. By the all too fre-

quent use of "blanket terms" the

explanation of a concrete event Is

confused rather than clarified The
driving forces are different from

those in Germany and Italy and
consequently the corresponding

forms change. After the war Bul-

garia lived under the "democratic

dictatorship" of the peasant leader

Stambulisky who sought through a

foreign policy under French dom-
ination to obtain a free hand at

home for his petty-bourgeois agri-

cultural reforms—meagre In range

—whose profits were diminished by

the participation of commerce and
the banks, and led to the organiza-

tion of the dissatisfied city petty-

bourgeois, the defeated army, and

the unfortunate 300,000 Macedon-

ians into a minority movement un-

der the "Zvenos" party. From its

inception, some described it as

fascist although It lacked very es-

sential characteristics of fascism.

(The city petty-bourgeoisie and the

lumpen proletariat remained under

tbe leadership of the army and

bourgeoisie; only nationalist, no

"socialist", demagogy).

Thanks to the incredible stupid-

ity of the Communist Party which

had the whole working class and
twenty-five percent of the votes, the

minority movement through a

putsch on June S, 1923, seized

power. At the leadership of the

putsch stood Professor Tsankov,

who was before the war a co-work-

er of the "Neue Zelt" and, that

"world leader" who was just re-

called as ambassador from Rome.

The peasant party and lt» leader-

ship were slaughtered: the cities

remained quiet; and the Commun-
ist Party, under the leadership of

Dlmitroff and Koralov, proceeded

from the viewpoint that It was

merely a struggle between two

bourgeois factions. The C. P.

poo-poohed" the spontaneous up-

risings in Plevna, etc. Thanks to

that in September of the same year

It was driven into illegality from

which it has never emerged. The
traders came Into their own, and

the foreign policy was orientated

toward Italy. Tsankov was re-

placed In 1628 by LJaptscheff, not

so much because the murder of

twenty thousand people during his

regime had aroused god-fearing

Europe, but rather because England

found it necessary to separate It-

self from the adventurous policy of

Italy in the Balkans, especially In

Macedonia, and to take matters in-

to its own hands. Tsankov had
reopened parliament with a decree
that forbade "discourteous" par-

ties; displeasing deputies were shot.

His retreat, like LJaptscheffs In

1931, was effected In a "parliament-

ary manner". Muschanov's govern-

ment was also parliamentary ; it

replaced Tsankov's united "zgowor"
with a coalition government of the

peasant parties. Its foreign policy

was less constrained. Its "demo-
cracy" did not hinder it in its sup-

pression of the workers party-—

a

Communist electioneering party
whose membership was as large as

Its actual capacity for deeds in

face of the military action of June
24, 1933. One observes that the

rotation from "democracy" to dic-

tatorship is more variegated than
in Independent countries where the

army is of limited importance.

The coup d'etat is hardly proof

of the thesis that international

democratic countries worry much
about democracy for their vassals.

Georgieff is the third dictator along

with Pilsudskl and Schivkovitsch
wbo can thank the Third Republic
for his existence.

People who still measure the
strength of a party by the number
of its votes are astonished that

there was no opposition. The Com-
munist Party as well as the peas-

ant party commanded large elector-

al support. But in the case of both
tbe electoral support Indicated

merely traditional sympathy. The
Bulgarian peasant party since 1923
confirmed the experience of every

peasant war: 'the peasantry in it-

self is Incapable of leading its

struggles. The Communist Party
never recovered from the blows and
defeats of 1923 and 1923. The
young bureaucrats, who replaced

the old bankrupts, were not more
capable but merely more stupid.

The Bulgarian section of the Third

International, despite its heroic

past, was not spared the fate of its

brother-sections. In tbe general

break-up, from the first, the army
remained the only force capable of

ruling, and it set up its dictator-

ship on the 18tb of May.
The coup d'etat is a stage in the

great duel between France and
Germany for the Balkans. Had
Germany answered the Balkan
pact, initiated by France, with an
approach to Jugoslavia, even prom-
ising a part of Carinthia after the

coordination of Austria, and flirted

with Bulgaria and France would
even up what Goering's trip—and
not only It — had hard-heartedly

broken down—he had such a pretty

"comitadjls" uniform in his travel-

ling bag!—by a putsch in Sofia.

Now the Balkans appear united
under the leadership of France.
Jugoslavia and Bulgaria, band In

hand ; the Macedonian problem on

the verge of its solution. Ah, if

that were so easy! It Is much eas-

ier for a Balkan government to

change its color. One should not
forget that the sum, which Bulgar-

ia's entry Into the World War cost,

is very well known and that the

majority of the heroes of May 18

over eleven years ago "putsched"

tor an opposite orientation.

To solve the Macedonian ques-

tion. A few guerrlla leaders who
plunder and kill are not enough.

For that the unfortunate 300,000

whom the Jugoslavs on the basis of

a "peace treaty" drove from their

homes and land to Bulgaria—and
the pauperized whom they made the
prey of every putsch—must be
aroused from their hovels and
helped to their land, for that not

only the Greek and Jugoslavian

yoke in Macedonia must be
smashed, but the peasant economy,
which cannot be helped through di-

visions, must be collectivized on a

higher basis; in short, everything
must be done which before the pro-

letarian seizure of power, the torn

Balkan states neither will nor can
do.

This new attempt at Balkan un-

ity Is no sign of peace but an alarm
signal of the coming war.

—E. T., in Unser Wort

Chicago Debate
Spartacus Youth League vs. Young

Peoples Socialist League.

Subject

Resolved that the organization of a
Fourth International is indispens-

able to the victory of the World
Working Class over Fascism.

Affirmative

Nathan Gould and Albert Glotier

(Members National Committee
S.Y.L.)

Negative
Arthur MacDowell (National Chair-

man Y.P.S.L.) and John Rienner.

Chairman
Ralph Chaplin — Editor Industrial

Worker.

Friday, Jwie 29tti, 1934 at 7:46 PJrt.

National Socialist Institute

3322 W. Douglas Blvd.

Admission 15c.

Buy a PIONEER PUBLI8HBRS-
CBRTIFICATE. it's only *5 and
entitle you to 40% discount on our
publications and to a 20% reduction
on any book paMlaned fcy other

publisher!.
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Fight to Oust
Wolinsky

(Continued from Page 1)

The StrikeWave and

The Role of the NRA
The workersfriend than Wolinsky.

will pay very dearly if they allow

Wolinsky and the present leader-

ship to go through with their con-

spiracy.

The Chicago pocketbook workers

local union withdrew from the In-

ternational Pocketbook Workers

Union in New York. They declared

that as long as Wolinsky is in

the union, they will have nothing to

do with the New York organization.

Wolinsky called out Sam Lederman,

manager of the Chicago local and

told him to remain in New York for

a few weeks. He wanted to send

one of his henchmen, Lubllner to

Chicago, in order to line up the

Chicago local for (Wolinsky. Of

course Sam Lederman immediately

went back to Chicago and de-

clared he will continue the fight

against Wolinsky.

What Must be; Done Now
What is necessary at present is

that the united opposition groups

should carry on the struggle with

more vigor against the "fraternal"

club administration and Wolinsky.

We must demand a union meeting.

At the membership meeting we must

renew the flght for a new confer-

ence committee. A conference com-

mittee to be elected of the most in-

telligent and militant workers. We
must fight to mobilize the workers

for a strike for the following de-

mands:
"1. For the 30-hour week to relieve

the unemployed situation.

2. For an increase in waees to

the 1929 scale.

3. For unemployment insurance

to be" paid by the employers under

the control of the union.

4. Abolition of the impartial ma-

chinery which is an agency for the

bosses and a club against the work-

ers.

5. Settlements out of town to be

made only if the workers' wages

are gradually raised to the New
York level.

The administration is maneuver-

ing with the code authorities la

Washington. Nothing will be ac-

complished from Washington. Only

through a struggle against the boss-

es and the Wolinsky gang, can the

pocketbook workers come out vic-

torious of the present situation.

Wolinsky Gang Breaks Union
Meeting

The meeting of the New York
Pocketbook workers atj Stuyvesant

High School held this week was
broken up by the Wolinsky gang
when they found that the united

front of all progressive elements

were present in force.

The meeting was called to hear a

report of the Joint Council and
Conference Committee on the nego-

tiations with the bosses. They re-

ported that the conference with

employers had been broken off by

the bosses who refused to consider

any demands of the union. Instead

of proposing steps in preparation

fort strike struggle to win the un-

ion demands, the Joint Council pro-

posed that the wages, hours and
conditions of work be left to the

mercy of some "impartial" fact-

finding commission.

This capitulation to the bosses

was opposed by speakers of the

"United Anti-^Wolinsky Committee"

who urged the members to vote

down this betrayal of their inter-

ests by the bosses' tool, Wolinsky,

and to carry on the fight for their

demands in the only way in which
workers had ever won anything—
that Is by struggle. Matliu of the

Socialist League and Diamond of

the Rank and File spoke strongly

against the fact-finding committee

anil received loud applause from
the membership. Wolinsky, who
was received with jeers, forgot all

about h I s previous demogogic
speeches on hours and wages, and

spoke on the delights of "fact-find-

ing". Stein, manager in name only,

echoed the words of his master

Wolinsky, and Hersh field wagged
his tall in support. Black, a rank

and die worker, pointed out that

the Business Agentl Wise and Sec-

retary Treasurer Goldman paraded

around from shop to shop urging

the bosses to attend the Association

meeting and to oppose a lockout.

Whether the bosses agreed or not

will be found out later. Sam
Fisher, despite all efforts to get the

floor, was shouted down by the

chairman. Czar Kliman. Many
others were trying to get the floor

when discussion was closed. As
the vote was about to. be taken,

sluggers of the Wolinsky gang pre-

cipitated a fight and toe meeting

broke up in a general disorder. The
situation is now squarely up to the

United Anti-Wolinsky Committee.

The time for statements is passed,

action is demanded. It Is now nec-

essary that other forces should be

called in. Every group in the union

and every rank and file progressive

must be drawn into the flght. A
meeting of Pocketbook Makers

should be called by the United

Committee with representatives of

all Labor Papers present. Repre-

sentatives of other unions should

be invited and every real union

force in the labor movement mobil-

ized to drive this bosses' tool, Wol-

insky, out of the union, and drive

the corrupt" administration which
even the Forward says it can't

stomach, out of office. In this flght

the Mltttaot will do its part for

unionism and against the bosses'

paid agent, Wolinsky.

—NJ>J.

The NRA promised the people

social peace, class harmony and]

prosperity. But after one year of

the Blue Eagles' rule, we witness

.a spiral wave of strike struggles

that threaten to shake America out

of its old way of thinking and make
it realize that a "new day" is here

for capital and labor. It is not a

new day of class peace as promised

by Roosevelt. It heralds a period

o£ intensified antagonisms in the

camp of the exploiting classes and

between capiLul and labor.

At present a new strike wave is

spreading throughout the nation.

Most of the struggles are for the

elementary right of union organiz-

ation and union recognition, but

they all include a struggle for

higher pay and a decrease in hours.

Everywhere workers are becoming

disappointed with the NRA, espe-

cially since the Roosevelt Auto
[Settlement Interpretation of collec-

tive bargaining.

The "Tory" of American politics

leils us that the strike waves are

due Lo the NUA. .But this is far

from the truth. The labor unrest

and the iinpousance of the union

question today is a phenomena that

can be traced to more fundamental

sources, which in turn place the

NRA as a capitalist stop-gap for the

powerful upsurge of the working

class.

Steel Workers
Union Retreats

(Continued from Page 1)

NRA in tlw First Strike Wave

The first strike wave swept the

country at the very beginning of

the NUA and was dramatized by

the Pennsylvania mine strikes and

the I'aterson silk strike. The NUA
revealed itself in this situation,

along with the A. F. of L. labor

leaders, us a force ill the defense

of capital, against the workers, at-

tempting, at every opportunity, to

corral them into class collaboration

machinery and to blunt their class

weapons, thereby compelling the

workers to return to work at the

bosses' terms.

The second strike wave, which

threatened lo rock the very founda-

tion of American capitalism, was
checked at first by the sell-out of

the Auto workers by Green and

Company under the Rooscvelt-NRA

plan. This was a decided set-back

tor organized labor. But no sooner

had the bosses said "all's well",

then local strikes in the auto in-

dustry upset all the plans. Other

strikes in the basic industries fol-

lowed in quick order and are now
sweeping the couutry. All indica-

tions are that a new upsurge of

greater scope is now in the making.

The Capitalist Plans

The capitalist class foresaw the

developing strike struggles and
prepared in advance to meet the

situation. For this purpose the

NUA was adopted by their govern-

ineut. Although the NUA serves a

broader purpose than as a class

collaboration machinery to hold in

check the class struggle, this, never-

theless, is one of its basic feature*

The capitalists realized that the

conservative A. F. of L. base was
too narrow to cope with the new
situation. The A. F. of L. was los-

ing its economic base, as a natural

process of the crisis. The workers

of the basic industries were outside

of the A. F. of L., the unskilled

workers were ignored and the labor

fakers showed no inclination to or-

ganize them. The vast majority of

the American workers were unor-

ganized.

To confront a period of increased

class antagonisms between capital

and labor with such a labor condi-

tion may be fatal for capital. Be-

cause the inevitable increase in

strike struggles and motion toward
union organization may get out of

the hands of the conservative labor

leaders and Into class struggle

channels. In other words, the class

collaboration machinery of the A. F.

of L. was too narrow to cope with

the new situation.

Aim of the New Deal

The labor provisions under the

New Deal, through the NRA section

dealing with this, were designed to

extend this base of class collabora-

tion machinery. At the same time
it was the aim to involve the exist-

ing A. F. of L. leaders in order to

reach the millions of unorganized
and unskilled.

A review of the strike struggles

reported and analyzed in the col-

umns of the Militant will convince

one that (he whole NBA labor

machinery and its intervention In

labor disputes, locally and nation-

ally, lias been to confuse and disor-

ganize the workers and finally hand
down decisions against them. Its

first task is to prevent strikes. If

this cannot he accomplished it con-

tinues its treacherous role with the

labor fakers and the bosses. Even
reports of strike struggles in the

leading bourgeois papers cannot
hide these facts. Every interven-

tion of the Labor Boards and every

settlement of strikes stands out In

bold relief as an attempt to betray

and defeat the working class. This,

together with the open betrayal of

the A. F. of L. leaders, is pushing
the strike straggle* to the left.

The Present Task

More independent action on the

one hand, and outlaw strikes within

the conservative unions on the other,

indicate in which direction things

are heading. This calls for an in-

tensification of the work within the

conservative unions in order to

widen the gap between the rank and

file and the fake leaders and, at the

same time, to provide independent

action outside of the A. F. of L.,

where such action becomes neces-

sary.

The best way to retard this left

wing development and help bolster

up the labor fakers, and enable

them again to save their faces, is

to proceed to form a "new federa-

tion of labof" without the proper

basi> for it. This is the plan of the

Stalinists to replace the Trade Un-

ion Unity League. Such a federa-

tion, controlled by the Stalinists,

will play the same role today, on a

largier scale, than the T. U. U. L.

played wheu it was formed. Jt will

retard the development of a genuine

left wing movement in the conser-

vative unions and also interfere

with the building, of independent

industrial unions. The building of

independent industrial unions is di-

rectly connected with a live active

left wing in the conservative unions

which can give the proper support

to the new unions and at the same
time stay the hand of the labor

fakers.

The confusion that Stalinism

brings into the working class ranks

plays havoc with the class con-

scious workers' struggle against the

labor fakers and the struggle

against the NKA codes.

Results of the New Deal

Penalty
Trade U

The codes adopted so far. are a

disgrace to organized' labor. They
must be wiped out if iabqr is to

benefit. The closed shop is out-

lawed. The open shop is legalized.

The company unions are legalized.

Minimum hours are entirely too

long. 'Minimum wages are entirely

too low for a living standard. jWith

the legalizing of certain low mini-

mum wage levels, combined with

the different forms of inflation and
price increase, the real wages of the

workers have been reduced. Unless

a more powerful strike wave devel-

ops, the real wage wiirbe reduced

further. Strikes are already out-

lawed. At any time deemed neces-

sary the full force of the state

power against the workers can be

set in motion. An increase in bru-

tal police and military repression of

strikes is already evident.

The NRA class eollaboration

machinery and the A. F. of L. fak-

ening effect. At the same time,

however, the union lacked actual

preparation for a serious contest

such as a struggle with the power-

ful steel trust of necessity would

be. A contest of this character

would first of all require that the

membership have confidence in the

union and in its ability to protect

their Interests. To build up such

a confidence a militant leadership,

constantly alert, giving constant at-

tention to training and development

of understanding of organization,

its objectives and its discipline is

indlspeusible. A policy that is

militant through and through is

required. The Amalgamated union

has neither such a leadership nor

such a policy.

The creation of (he rank and file

committee at the previous conven-

tion of the union, the demands ad-

vanced by this committee, and the

straight-forward manner in which

they were presented was undoubt-

edly a progressive move and regis-

tered an advance for the union. It

was a great change compared to

what had existed before. A lifeless

union ruled by a corrupt, incompe-

tent bureaucracy had begun to take

on new life. But it stopped short.

The leadership has again become
practically completely identified

with the reactionary machine of

Mike Tighe and his lieutenants.

Steel Workers Should Not be

Deceived

An enormous reservoir of

strength exists amongst the hun-

dreds of thousands of steel workers

and can be drawn upon for the

creation of a powerful union. To
become a factor, to become an au-

thentic spokesman of the workers,

and to become a real fighting in-

strument, the union must be able

to show to the membership that it

dares to meet the enemy face to

face in the field of battle. And in

this respect the retreat also has its

serious dangers. Many steel work-

ers will perhaps turn away from

the union in disgust.

If we are to accept the Stalinist

claims union workers are now
leaving the ranks of the Amalga-

mated Association and joining the

T.U.U.L. Such a turn of events

could only prove disastrous for the

steel workers. The T.U.U.L. union

in these recent developments could

nowhere assert itself as a union.

It could only follow as a taii-end,

repeating the demands made by the

Amalgamated Association, adding

no demands of its own, and It could

at no time make a pretcuse of abil-

ity to enforce these demands or

even make a serious fight for tbem.

It docs not. have the possibilities

to attain to sueb a position because

It is based essentially upon a policy

of splitting away elements individ-

ually from the unions having the

mass basis. It can therefore func-

tion only as a disruptive force,

of Wrong
nion Policy

struggles in America. The vitality

and class action of the American

workers will sweep them aside.

Great historic battles are ahead.

Let us sharpen our class weapons.

HUGO OEHLEB.

Recovery For the

Farmer
(Continued from Page 1)

hampering the developments of the
ers' betrayals will not be sufficient

buiI(lillg of a reai u„ion in the steel

to stop the rising tide of labor industry.

The Battle Remains Inevitable

What will the Amalgamated As-

sociation do next? It has presented

its demands to President Roosevelt

who turned the whole matter over

to the Secretary of Labor. There

it will get a hearing. Jt will pos-

sibly get a board as proposed. But

that cannot mean any gain at all

to the workers. The experiences

of the automobile industry and the

infamous settlement accomplished

there is sufficiently fresh to remind

us of what it meant to the work-

ers. The essential issues remain.

First of all amongst them are union

recognition. In no case can that

be expected to be granted voluntar-

ily by the steel trust. Only the

force of the thousands of steel

workers, firmly welded together in

a compact union conscious of its

position, of its great task, and con-

scious of the great reserve strength

at its disposal can accomplish that.

This means a battle of titanic pro-

portions, a battle for which the

union under any conditions must

prepare. One important step in

this direction is for the steel work-

ers to have no illusions whatever

that anything can be won for them

except what they are able to take

through the power of their own or-

ganization. —A. S.

cerned. Farmers also began to find

themselves confronted with what
the bourgeois writers refer to as

consumers resistance" and began

to shift heavily from "controlled"

to "uncontrolled" crops, and Con-

gress was compelled to add to the

subsidized list beef, dairy, cattle,

peanuts, rye, barley, flax and sorg-

hum. Getting rid of the "surplus"

in farm products required more
than a reduction In acreage.

Hence, while millions of working

class kids starved, the producers In

the dairy business in conjunction

with the "brain trust" of the offi-

cialdom of the "second American
Revolution" brought up $30,000,000

worth of milk and butter, destroyed

ih and suggested that milk cows
would have to be killed as a pre-

ventive for the accumulation of fu-

ture surpluses.

Agricultural Production to be
Forced Backward

But Chester C. Davis, Farm Ad-

ministrator, worked the old brain

overtime and found a happy solu-

tion. He said that butter fat re-

duction could be achieved by chang-

es in feeding practices rather than

in slaughter. The name Davis will

go down In history. Hence the

farmer is asked to unlearn in a

few months all that it took him
fifty years to learn : plant and ani-

mal breeding, the use of machinery

and a scientific fertilization and
cultivation of the soil rotation prac-

tices, etc.

The interests of capitalism have
shifted toward a different develop-

ment In agriculture. It was once
deemed wise to spend millions to

teach the farmer the scientific tech-

nique of farming, In a word, to

make him a more efficient produc-

er. Today production in farming
as elsewhere must be retarded' and
the farmers are asked to the slip-

shot, unscientific methods of a by-

gone day. Such is the price of

"recovery" under capitalism.

—G. ROBERTS.

ORGANIZATION-PRESS
CAMPAIGN

The coupon books for our organ-

ization and press fund have been

in the mails a week. A few re-

turns came in during the past two
days.

Kansas City Branch was the first

to answer the call. They paid for

two books received by individual

members, and asked for more books.

Charlotte Shechet of the Boston

branch remitted for her book, and
also asked for more books. Man-
hattan Branch, New York City,

collected for 8 books at its last

meeting and turned in the proceeds,

deducting the 20% discount for the

branch organization work, accord-

ing to previous arrangements.

RECEIPTS
1. A Matteson, Kansas City $2.00

2. Dr. M. Allure, Brooklyn 1.00

3. C. Shechet, Boston 1.00

4. Manhattan Branch 8.40

5. A Friend, Youngstown 1.00

6. A Sympathizer, Chicago 2.00

7. S. Feinstone, Phila. 1.00

The Chicago sympathizer writes

:

"I will not be able to sell the book
of coupons sent me and shall there-

fore make an individual donation
instead." Enclosed $2,

The recent strike wave has dem-

onstrated in the most forceful

manner the complete isolation of

the Stalinists from the main stream

of the American labor movement.

In the, most outstanding struggles

such as Minneapolis and Toledo

they played no role whatever, in

others, the extent of the influence

they have attained has also marked

the extent of the obstacles In the

way of trade union advance.

Their suicidal trade union policy,

as well a* their genera! political

tine, is the best guarantee that they

can play no role (in a progressive

sense) in the labor movement.

Not being organically a part of

,he mass unions, they lost all per-

spectives. So that when the A. F.

of L., in conventIon, came out for

a 30-hour wei'k without reduction

in pay and for unemployment in-

surance (as opiwsed to the Stalin-

ist -revolutionary'' advocacy of a

35-hour week), they immediately

saw an attempt to "divert the

straggle of the masses" (Resolu-

tion of tlie Kith C. C. plenum).

Presenting a False Position

The Seventh National Convention

of the C. I*, slated that: "It has

been a mistake on our part that we
did not sooner clearly analyze and

characterize (lie open fascism of

the A. F. of I.." This complete ig-

norance of the nature of fascism

has led the party to the position

where they consider it their first

duty to destroy the "fascist A. F.

of L. unions".

This thesis the Stalinists clung

to since 1928 during which time the

A. F. of L. bureaucrats could pro-

ceed unchallenged to entrench

themselves still further in the mass

trade unions, increasing their pres-

tige and grip on the workers, while

the "third period" philosophers

were hybernating within their for-

tress of paper unions, evolving still

more grotesque theses to plague the

labor movement. Unable to get a

foothold in the mass organizations

of the workers and being complete-

ly disoriented by their sterile trade

union policy, their action consisted

solely in trying to discredit and

disrupt the A. F. of I,, unions.

John Williamson, writing in the

Daily Worker for June Gth, gives

some striking examples of the re-

sults of this "revolutionary" trade

union policy of Stalinism:

"Leaders" Fail to Advance With
Workers

"The majority of these strikes

(referring to the recent strike

wave) were led by the A. F. of

L. (What?! The fascist unions?)

Only a few ( !V Whiah ones,

pray?) by the revolutionary un-

ions. It would be pretentious to

say that the agitation and work of

the Party and T.U.U.L. was one of

the main forces responsible for

stimulation and starting the strike

wave." Well, well, so it was the

"company" A. F. of L. unions that

started the strike wave and not the

•'revolutionary" T.U.U.L. unions.

Is it any wonder then that the

workers gravitate to the A. F. of L.

rather than to the "revolutionary

red trade unions"? And here Wil-

liamson describes bow these sterl-

ing revolutionists functioned (Daily

Worker, June 0th) :

1. "In Cleveland while there are

Party members in at least 20 A. F.

of L. locals, there was not a single

functioning fraction or real opposi-

tion group functioning."

2. "In some locals Individual

Communists had influence, but no

broad opposition groups were or-

ganized, because it was argued that

this would orientate the members
to staying within the A. F. of L.

and "ottr objective must be to take

them out as quickly as possible'.

The Rival Unions Labelled "The
Opposition

;t. "Experiences in the methods

of organising A. F. of L. opposition

groups brought out sharply the

confusion. In Akron where we had

heard much about opposition work,

an examination brought out that

'the opposition' was a mere hand-

ful of workers close to the party

who were brought to the Party

headquarters or Unemployed Coun-

cil headquarters for a meeting. The
person who was the self-appointed

spokesman was the Party Section

Organizer, not a rubber worker or

a union member. The leaflets is-

sued by the 'opposition' were writ-

ten by the Party Section Organizer

—were mimeographed by him and
in the Party office."

4. "But why blame only the com-

rades in the sections, when only

two months ago the then T.U.U.L.

secretary in Cleveland rented a

headquarters for the T.U.U.L. and
began labelling one room as the of-

ficial headquarters of the Rank and
File Opposition Center in the A. F.

of L-? . .
."

5, "Only a couple of days be-

fore the calling of the Fisher Body
Strike, the comrades inside the A.

F. of L. union wanted to print and
then actually printed leaflets for

the holding of a mass meeting in

the name of the Auto Workers Un-
ion. These specific comrades should

have had as their main concern the

workers in the A. F. of L. union,

who two days later were to call

such a tremendous strike, with our
comrades at that moment not sensi-

tive to tha moods of the workers

until the strike actually was
called."

A Policy of Confusion and Disin-

tegration

Now, what kind of crack-brained

trade union policy is it that leads

to such insane and disastrous tac-

tics? We have only to refer to the

{ rude union resolution adopted at

the 81 h National Convention of the

Party for an answer:

"The party must conduct a sharp

struggle against any Iiquldatory

tendencies and expose the slanders

and maneuvers of the renegades

(!) who call for the liquidation of

the T.U.U.L. unions. ... A decisive

turn toward work in the A. F. of

L, greater attention to the work in

(he independent unions, implies not

a weakening but a strengthening of

the work in the T.U.U.L. Unions."

Is It any wonder that the poor

comrades are dazed? Here—in the

King's own English—they are told,

unless words have lost all meaning,

that their work in the A. F. of L.

and independent unions strengttiens

the T.lI.l'.L. Now the dear com-

rades must be excused if they read

a little in between the lines for

the "meaning of meaning", and con-

clude thereby, if they are at all

logical, that they are instructed to

work in the A. F. of L. and Inde-

pendent unions for the T.U.U.L.

Tlie examples from the Daily Work-
er are conclusive testimony to this

fact. The 8th Convention of the

Stalinists also "forgot' its former

stand on the "'open fascist" char-

acter of the A. F. of L. But then

didn't that master politician. Am-
ter, say that it is necessary to work

in fascist organizations to "con-

vince" the workers?

From the foregoing it is evident

that the policy of the "T.U.U.L.

Revolutionary" unions cannot serve

as the instrument for the unifica-

tion of the workers in the trade

unions. For that, a new, militant

left wing is needed, understanding

tly.it Communists, genuine Commu-
nists, have no interests apart from

that of the working class as a

whole.

Protest N.Y. City

Police Terror

After stalling for more than a

month since a joint complaint was
made by the Socialist Party, the

Communist League and the Pro-

visional Committee for Non-Parti-

san Labor Defense, Police Commis-

sioner O'Ryan of New York has at

last been compelled to open hear-

ings into the brutal slugging of

anti-Nazi workers which occurred

in the West Side Court on May 17.

That outbreak of police viciousness

is part of the reign of terror loosed

against, workers by La Guardia's

eily administration as a meaus of

puttin- over relief-cuts.

D'ltjsiii st .tiled until the charges

against the police multiplied and

the liberal Evening Post attacked

O'liyun in order to save La Guar-

dia's leputaiion with liberal and
labor elements. Reluctantly, O'lty-

an ordered an investigation. The
method of investigation, however,

is the usual one: star-chamber pro-

ceedings, where the plaintiffs have

no counsel, reporters are barred,

and cops whose thuggery has been

so successful as to bring them to

the top of the force are set to catch

lesser thugs

!

On June 21 Deputy Inspector

Schelling held a hearing. Testi-

mony, was given by victims of po-

lice attacks, Including several

young Socialists, a League member
and a iion-political worker. Eye-

witnesses also were present to tes-

tify. The delegation was led by

A. J. Gerber, Socialist City Secre-

tary, and Herbert Solow, Secretary

of the Provisional Committee for

Non-Pa rtisati Labor Defense.

At the outset of the hearing, Sol-

ow read into the record a protest

against the Department's stalling

tactics. But the witnesses barely

began to give testimony, when De-

puty Inspector Schelling stated that

since most charges are against

plaint-lot hesmen, the delegation had
come to the wrong place. The fact

is, however, that Schelling himself

sent for the delegation and that the

origtiia! letter of complaint made it

clear that dicks were involved.

This was just another means of

stalling.

In a statement to reporters at the

end of the hearing, Solow said : "It

is quite clear that the rulers of the

police force have not and are. not

behaving as though they wanted to

find out who some of these sluggers

are. If we expect to get anywhere
with this, we'll have to keep fight-

ing. After marching into office at

the head of a Jewish anti-Nazi

parade, O'Ryan has brought his

own terrorism to New York. Every

workers' organization, every enemy
of reaction should join in a flght

to oust this organizer of brutality

against workers. As for La Guar-
dia, it Is time to smoke him out

too. It Is useful that the New York
Evening Post is printing some of

the facts about police brutality, but
when it denies the Mayor's respon-

sibility It defends one who shares

guilt equally with O'Ryan."
—A, W. PAUL.

Hooliganism In

Harlem
The Stalinists of Harlem are no

worse and no better than the Stal-

inists of Brownsville. Harlem has

been called the national concentra-

tion center of the official Party.

During the last two weeks they

have shown that they are fully

capable of carrying out the concen-

tration duty. They might not be
masters In smashing the Fascists,

but for that they make up with all

the greater militancy in disrupting

the meetings of other working class

organizations.

On Tuesday, June 19, some of

our Harlem comrades distributed

leaflets to workers attending a

party at the New Star Casino.

After about 10 minutes, Sass, Har-
lem Section Organizer of the Com-
munist Party rushed out excitedly

toward our comrades. lieecher,

Barry, Visconti and Cockran, all of

whom have been recently expelled

from the party and the Y.C.L., these

comrades greeted him cordially

with a leaflet. Sass walked up in

a lit, pulled the leaflets out of

Beecher's hands and tore them up.

"Now I believe in democracy," he
exclaimed, "but—you'd better move
on."

Our comrades stood their ground.

Cohen, the educational director of

the Harlem jiarty section then
grabbed the leaflets out of a girl

comrade's harfds and an attack by

the Stalinists followed. Half of

the Harlem section leaders rushed

out at our comrades, who were out-

numbered by ten to one, and thus

showed their "bravery". Cochran,
coming in to defend the comrades,

was viciously clipped in Ihe eye by
one of the picked Stalinist ushers.

Several other of our comrades were
hurt in the melee.

Thus did the gallant party lead-

ers demonstrate the superiority of

their leaders and the correctness of

their j)arty line. The fascists are
misled workers who must be won
over to Communism. But the
"counter-revolutionary Trotskyites"

are class-enemies who must be de-

stroyed.

On Sunday, June 10th at about
midnight the headquarters of the

Communist League of America,
Harlem Branch was smashed open.

iWlndows were broken, doors
pushed, in and all the literature

and newspapers strewn over the
floor. We did not actually see who
broke into the headquarters but
from past performances and all In-

dications we are led to believe that

a Stalinist wrecking-crew did the

job.

The highest ambition of the Com-
munist party leaders is to be able

to emulate the methods of the fas-

cists.—But that will play directly

into the hands of the latter. Every
worker must realize that democra-
cy in the labor movement is of

greatest importance at this time
and that this Stalinist hooliganism
plays into the hands of reaction.

CANNON LECTURE ON THE
MINNEAPOLIS STRIKE

A crowd of 500 New York work-
ers cheered J. P. Cannon again and
again as he spoke on the prepara-

tion, the militancy, and the settle-

ment of the Minneapolis Truck
Drivers Strike at the Irving Plaza
Hall last Sunday night.

The careful preparation for the

strike, the detailed Instructions for

pickets worked out in advance, and
the military precision with which
the strike machinery functioned,

was dealt with by Comrade Cannon
and listened to with rapt attention

by the audience.. Reading from a

copy of the agreement Cannon tore

to shreds the slanderous attacks of

the Stalinists on the strike leaders

as betrayers and the settlement as

a sell-out.

He challenged the Stalinists to

show a single case in the entire

country, out of all the hundreds of

strikes which the Daily Worker
reports them to have lead, where a

strike from start to finish was con-

ducted as well as the Minneapolis

strike—or to show one case where
a better or even as good a settle-

ment was made.

The intense interest of the audi-

ence was shown by the many ques-

tions asked by members and sup-

porters o£ all groups and tenden-

cies. "What was the role of the

C. P.?". "Are the strike leaders

known in Minneapolis as Commu-
nists?". "How can a Communist
say that Governor Olson was un-

decided whether to use the Nation-

al Guard or not?". "Why do you

attack the Communist Party?".

"Why do you propose to allow Lo-
cal 574 to remain In the A. F. of

L.?" and many other questions.

One worker said that when the

Daily Worker attacked the strike

leaders as betrayers he believed the

very opposite.

Comrade Cannon answered all

questions to the satisfaction of the

audience and finished with an ap-

peal for support of the Communist
League and for the building of a
new Communist Party that will

give the entire American working
class the same militant and intel-

ligent leadership that was given the
truck drivers in Minneapolis. Nu-
merous requests were made that a

pamphlet on trade union strategy

and tactics be written by Comrade
Cannon to be based on his report

on the Minneapolis strike. Thus
ended one of the most successful

and enthusiastic meetings ever con-

ducted by the Communist League
In New York.
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What Is Happening in

Fascist Germany?
The speech, delivered by Vice

Chancellor von Papen before the

German University Union a! Mar-

burg, on June 17, has aroused com-

ment and speculations overshadow-

ing by far all other recent political

events. Its Importance derives not

no much from what was said, but

from the situation which it reveals.

Mere speculation in political eon-

junctures and turns has nothing in

common with a basic analysis of

the objective historical precesses.

The speculation which leaves these

factors out of account are worth-

less. Thus, for instance, headlines

of the New York tabloid sheets had
the German Relchswehr ready to

overthrow Hitler and to set up a

military dictatorship. Hut the

Stalinists were no more fundamen-

tal In their approach to the ques-

tion. From that source we are in-

formed that we "stand on the thres-

hold of the German proletarian

revolution."

Worthless Speculation

The one speculation is as decep-

tive and as worthless as the other.

While the Stalinists, speculating

with such criminal frivolity, pro-

claim, purely out of their own
wishes, the arrival at this moment
of the crucial hour in Germany,
they are utterly oblivious to the

imminent approach of the crucial

hour In Prance. Or, it. is because

of their false conception that fas-

cism "speeds up" the proletarian

revolution that the same policy, ap-

plied with such disastrous conse-

quences in Germany when Hitler

came Into power, Is to be repeated

in France? So it seems, because it

Is precisely that same treacherous

policy of capitulation which we
now witness in face of the growing
French fascist movement. if, on
the other hand, a correct and revo-

lutionary strategy would be pur-

sued In France that would undoubt-
edly improve the prospects all over
Europe of beating back the fascist

hordes. It would help to set the

German workers into motion again.

But this cannot be expected, from

the Stalinist organizers of defeat.

In Germany the objective histor-

ical processes follow at the present

moment a course contrary to the

Stalinist prognosis and not at all

Influenced by It. The von Papen
address brings testimony to that

fact. He speaks for a special class

Interest. He speaks for the masters

of finance and industry and the

targe landholdings. In the "fa-

mous" address of June 17, prefaced

by the remark that "the ultimate

truth lies only with God", he pro-

ceeded to offer what is now called

courageous criticism of the fascist

regime. He insists that claims to

"revolutionary" or national mono-
poly must not be held by any one
single group and that no one single

class mnst seize governmental pow-
er and raise totalitarian claims.

There must be no annihilation of

popular freedom, for a people can-

not be united by terrorism, he said.

But that was intended for popular
consumption. The real essence of
von Papen's warnings lie elsewhere.
"Leadership will have to watch
out", he admonishes, "lest a new
class struggle revive under different
colors."

Von Papen's Program
"'I have outlined", says von Pap-

en, "the problems of the German
revolution and my it tf.it tide to it so
sharply because there is no end of

talk of a second wave, which is to
complete fhe revolution. . . . Nor is

it clear where such a second wave
should lead. There is much talk

of the coming social izatlon. Have
(Continued on Page 4)

Organisation-Press Campaign

Paves WayforBig Advances

of Communist League

Monthly Review

New International

Comes off Press

The long-awaited theoretical mag-

azine of the International Commu-
nists Is oft the press. The first is-

sue of the New International fulfills

the high hopes It has aroused and
marks an epochal advance of our
struggle for the reorganization of

the proletarian vanguard on the

granitef oundatlon of revolutionary

Marxism. The only one of the dis-

sident factions to publish a weekly
organ and a youth paper now adds
a monthly magazine to its arsenal.

The first number of the New In-

ternational is rich in material for

the student of the revolutionary

movement. Trotsky contributes an
article on "The Testament of Len-
in". Cannon writes analytical- re-

views of the Minneapolis Strike

and the Socialist Party Convention.

A prominent German Communist
employing the pseudonym of A.

Max writes on "Tbe Legend of the

Vienna, Commune." Jack Weber
discusses "New Trends Under fhe

New Deal." An informative article

on "Strikes and the Kconomic Cy-
cle" is contributed by Alfred Weav-
er. Arne Swabeck analyzes "The
Decay of the Stalinist Party."

In addition there are editorial

articles by Mas Shachtman on the

Fourth International, the Soviets

and the League of Nations, and the

question of the '"Dictatorship of the

Party or Proletariat".

The appearance of the flrst issue

of the new magazine at the New
York picnic last Sunday aroused
great enthusiasm.. Auctions of the

first five copies brought close to

*23.

Factions Struggle

For Control of the

Socialist Party

The Old Guard's rapidly growing
apparatus—provocatively named
"The -National Committee for the
Preservation of Hie Socialist Party"
—completed its organization in the
Eastern area, at a conference held
in Philadelphia, June 24, and is now
pressing westward for Middle Wes-
tern and Western regional set-ups.

The bold campaign of the Old
Guurd to bludgeon the party ma-
jority into submission to the Wald-
uians and Fankens continues with
unabated fury.

Latest developments are the ap-
pearance of the first of a series of
pamphlets by the '-preservation'

committee, entitled "The Crisis in

the Socialist Party"; the obtaining
by the Old Guard of a resolution
from tiie United Hebrew Trades,
threatening to withdraw their sup-
port if the Declaration of Principles
is permitted to stand—a threat

which goes far beyond Dubtnsky's
crude attempt to dictate S. P. pol-

icies by sending the Detroit con-
vention a telegram "that you will

shape jour policies and program to
Irrefutable American realities"—;
and a series of threats and on-
slaughts by the Old Guard in the
Forward and the New Leader.

Right Wing Threatens Split
The Old Guard continue to form-

ulate their opposition to the Declar-
ation of principles in terms which
make it clear that they will accept
nothing but abject capitulation by
the party majority. I'anken, in the
June 23rd New Leader says: "It is

Inconceivable that sane Socialists
will vote in favor" of the Declara-
tion, and flatly draws the dividing
line by saying, "All true Socialists
will oppose it." Another Old
Guardist in the same issue, George
Field, describes tiie party majority
as borers from within who have
"indicated that fairness and good
will only will be answered with
ruthlessness. That challenge must
be met."

The most significant developments
so far are: the reassertion by Wald-
luan in the New Leader of June 16,

in even more explicit terms than
his earlier statements to the New
York Times, that he repudiates the
decision of the national convention;
the post-convention' meeting of the
New York State Executive Commit-
tee of tbe S. P. which actually went
so far as to pass a resolution con-
demning those N. Y. delegates who

(Continued on Page 4)

AnotherStalinist 'Strike'

Two weeks ago one of the work-
ers of the Sterling Laundry, 258 E.
138th Street, Bronx, was fired for
union activity. Loath to pass up
such a golden opportunity, the
Laundry Workers Industrial Union
rushed in and called a "strike".

The sixteen members of the union
out of « hundred workers answered.
Preparation, there was none. After
the strike cali was issued it was
discovered by the strategists that
a small detail had been overlooked,
namely, that of informing the
workers why the strike was called.

Some of the drivers are union men
—but they remain on the job.

The political level of the workers
rises apace. Daily Worker, Young
Worker, etc. salesmen are all

around the laundry. Dr. Luttin-

ger's "Health" magazine is alone
conspicuous by its absence. Every-
one pickets, Y.C.L., C. P. and the

"mass" organizations — except the
laundry workers. Two days ago
five out of the 16 went back to

work. But the red, revolutionary,

left wing industrial union is deter-

mined to continue the struggle In

s'lili of this sabotage.

No drivers, 11 inside workers
out of a hundred on strike and yet

in n leaflet to the neighborhood

populace the "union" appeals "Do
not give your bundle to a scab."

—LANUDRX WORKER.

The Organization-Press Campaign
is not in full swing as yet. The re-

turns are still very small, but re-

ports from our branches and groups
of sympathisers of our movement
indicate that the comrades are

busy selling the coupons. One sym-

pathizing school teacher reports

:

"Before our group leaves on its va-

cation, we will get together and
take up the organization-press cam-
paign. I expect to be able to turn

In a fairly good sum as a result of

this gathering, as we all get our
(hecks at tbe end of the week."

An interesting letter, showing:

what the organization means to

some of our sympathisers, came
from liryun, Ohio. It reads: "Dear
Comrades : Thank you for your let-

ter of recent date containing the

couiion booklet issued for the Or-

ganization-Press campaign which 1

disposed of as you requested, and
am inclosing a dollar for the ten

coupons. With a; little more time

I think I could sell two or three
more booklets if you would sned

them. With International Com-
munist greetings, —Jefferson Rail"
Of course, the books were imme-

diately sent. We hope that there

are a number of such friends and
sympathizers of our movement and
that they will feel as keenly as com-
rade Rail does about the need to

give material aid to our organiza-

tion.

There are many "friends" and
"sympathizers" of communism in

quotation marks. Our friends and
sympathizers have dropped the quo-

tation marks, and stand ready to

take their place In making a little

sacrifice from time to time. If they

cannot join our organization for the

time being and give of their time

and energy, we look to them for

other support.

Just at the moment, the best way
they can serve the movement is by
supporting the Organization-Press

Campaign.
Help put into practice the theor-

ies you believe in.. Help us to enter

the coming struggles of the work-
ers. What our members did in

Minneapolis can be done elsewhere.
The first requisite is to stabilize

The Militant and distribute it wide-
ly, and at the same time send or-

ganizers into the field. One of our
comrades has already been asked

to go to Minneapolis. We must
send one to Detroit where we now
have a good base among the auto-

mobile workers, and another into

the Pittsburgh area of the steel

mills, where one of our members is

an official of a local steel union.

Reports from both of these terri-

tories state that the workers are

becoming more and more restless.

To be a factor in these coming
struggles, we must have qualified

comrades in the field NOW. We
should not wait until after the
struggle has started. With a little

sacrifice it can be done.

Every reader of The Militant;

every sympathizer of our move-
ment : every member of the organ-

ization must take upon himself arid

herself the personal responsibility

of making sure that we have the
means to carry out the program of

sending out field organizers and
securing The Militant. If you don't

do your share NOW, you will iiave

no right to demand results of us
later.

HOW MUCH WILL YOU SAC-
RIFICE?
SEND FUNDS WITHOUT FUR-

THER DELAY!
Receipts

Since last Report.

M. M.—Bronx $2.00

I.. 8.—Waukegaii 1.00

Chicago Br. (Herman) 1.00

E. S.—Chicago 2.00
Anonymous—N.Y.C 1.30

T. N. Fall—N.YX' 1.75

II. K.—N.Y.C 1.00

Fred Brode J .00

Swetow—N.Y.C 1.00

Shitf & Michael—N.Y.C 1.00

Bronx Branch—N.Y.C 1.10

Manhattan Branch—N.Y.C 80
E. A. S.—Madison r>0

College Instructor 1.00

Here is an interesting letter from
a young Socialist who finds it Im-
possible to contribute

:

"Dear Comrades : Unfortunately
1 find it necessary to return your
booklet. Although I am very much
interested in the activities of the

Left Opposition and the Spartacus
Youth Clubs, I am at present en-

gaged in very intensive activity In

the Young People's Socialist League,
and all my energies are expended
in activity for that organization.

Comradely yours,

II. S."

A. F. ofL Moves Against

Pacific Coast Dock Strike

«Red Scare » Raised in San Fransisco Labor Council

SEATTLE

MinneapolisUnion Forcing

ActiononWageDemands
Conference of Unions Prepares for Showdown

Thursday, June 28, is Date for

Unity Meeting
(Reprinted from '"The Organizer,"

weekly organ of Minneapolis

General Drivers' Union No. 574)

Packed to the doors in Eagles
Hall, Thursday evening, the mem-
bership of 574 voted unanimously
to call tbe Employers bluff—to de-

mand immediate wage increases,

and to enforce this demand with
a city-wide tie-up, preparations for

which are to proceed at once. The
report of efforts to negotiate with
Employers on the question of wages
and hours was made by Brother
Dobbs who together with the com-
mittee have been working day and
night to get results. Brother Dobbs'
report revealed that the Employers
have been deliberately stalling.

They have delayed the nomination

of their spokesman. They bring
forward all the age-old excuses

;

business is bad. they will have to

close their doors, etc., etc., in spite

of the fact that they have signed
an agreement which pledges them
to negotiate wage scales. The Em-
ployers following custom has been
popular among them in the past,

continue to dodge, stall, and chisel.

The Union has long ago, even be-

fore the strike, presented its de-

mands, worked out with great care

and in full detail. They have been
on file with the Regional labor

Board for months. Every Employ-
er is familiar with the provisions

of these demands. What is lacking

is not knowledge of these demands
but a willingness to grant these de-

mands.
Iti view of the serious situation

created hy the arrogance of the

Employers brought out in the re-

port, the committee made the fol-

lowing proposal.

(1) That Local Union 574 call

a strike conference of all Transpor-
tation Unions to be held within
five days.

(2) The conference to prepare

for tbe necessary action to force

wage increases.

The proposals were endorsed un-

animously with the understanding

that the machinery for action Is to

be set in motion immediately..

Thursday night. June 28, has been
selected as the conference date.

The conference will bo called to

order at 8:00 p.m. in fhe Central
Labor Union Halt, 014 First Avenue
North.

Local 7,14 lias just gone through
a strike which, for militancy and
organisation, takes its place with
tbe best labor struggles of the past;
it has demonstrated in action the
feasibility of building a powerful
Union during a strike. Many sac-
rifices hare!) ecu made by the mem-
bership of 574. That the workers
from other organizations also made
real contributions, both with fin-

ances and picket support, is well
known to 574. We salute those
brave fighters and call upon them
to stand ready for further service
in what we consider to be a cause
worthy of the best that the Minne-
apolis Labor Movement can give.

The Strike brought into the I'nions
hundreds of new workers. All or-

ganizations have been strengthened.
Local i>74 won a fight against the
solidly organized Citizens Alliance
and their hired thugs. Victory on
the Picket Lines meant a stagger-

ing blow to the organized Bosses.

These Bosses are now attempting
to reorganize their forces in order
to swindle the members of 574 out
of this victory. What could not be
done by brutal assault is now tried

hy double-crossing and stealth.

Every Trade Union member must
understand that the movement faces
a crisis. Either fhe Employers will

abide by the signed agreement,
raise wages, and adjust working
conditions, or the Trade Unions as

a unit must move onto the battle

front prepared' for a finish fight.

The issue is clear. A Union city

where men and women can feel and
enjoy the benefits of Union security,

and a decent standard of life—or,

Minneapolis ruled by Black reac-

tion In the hands of the profit mad
Bosses.

All Unions into the conference!

All workers into the Unions!

For shorter hours—for better

working conditions and a higher
standard of life!

Seattle, Smith's Co*e.—There is

enough happening in the dockwork-
ers' strike to fill a miniature ency-
clopedia for a class struggle man-
ual. Here in the cove an English
steamer was unloaded yesterday by
scabs—under heavy guard of 200
police and thugs, with fences erect-

ed to keep out the strikers. Traps
of every nature have been laid by
the authorities, varying from the
wholesale attempts at wrecking the
strike — by the "liberalism" and
hart feelings of the Oregonion and
other tear jerking rags like the
Seattle Star, and then the usual
blah from the Hearst corporation.

"The strike is hurting business";
"the government must stop it"

;

what else is its function—that is

what we expect from if.

Down in Portland the strike is

strong; all over the Northwest it is

holding down. The Alaska boats
were loaded because stabs were
working elsewhere under the au-
thorities.

The attempt to set up opposition
unions—by some hired members of

the l.L.A.—has fallen through. The
dockworkers have well taken care
of these splitters and agents of the
shipping companies.
The police are now following the

tactic of concentrating at a certain

pier. Under this concentration the
scabs go to work. The unloading
of the second ship is being attempt-
ed right now.

Down in Portland, as weil as up
here, the dockworkers and sailors

are embattled right along the
wharves, having rigged up shanties.
They maintain constant patrols,

watching the freights, questioning
everybody coming in. "Keep away
from the docks", "Section 7a of the
Nit A. allows us of the right . .

."

But they are firm and will not be
fooled by sweet words.

The scabs are kept at sea, living

on tugboats or on the vessels in the
stream. It should be demanded of

the workers of foreign ships that
any attempt at unloading of scabs
should be answered by a sympathy
strike.

Mr. Ryan and Mr. McGrady are
up in the air; the areoplane service
from Washington to 'Frisco and
Seattle is first rate. First a talk

in Washington and then a hop out
here to try and convince tbe mem-
bers of the l.L.A. to settle on Mr.
Ryan's "terms". But the strike,

despite such speed in modern tech-
ntc of travel, holds down fast. The
workers are on the seventh week
and all the ports, excepting San
Pedro, are literally entrenchments
of class warfare.

—HAKKY BOSS.

Committee Moves
to Appeal Case of

Robins and Gras
In response to an appeal from

Harold Robins and Andrea Gras,
New York workers sent to Sing
Sing on framed charges of felonious

assault because of their activities

in the recent New York hotei strike,

the Robins-Gras Defense Committee
has been organized to launch a fight

for their appeal. The Committee,
organized on the initiative of Ibe
Non-Part isan Labor Defense, has
temporary headquarters at 22 East
17th St., Room 731 and has issued

a call to all workers to aid it in its

fight.

Robins and Gras, when tried on
a charge of beating up a hotel
straw-boss, proved alibis, were
never satisfactorily identified,

showed that the sole witness
against them had contradicted his

own testimony, and presented1 a
number of fine character witnesses.
The hotel bosses, however, were
seeking victims and Judge Corri-

gan, a steady enemy of the work-
ers, helped see that they got them
in Robins and Gras. Notice of ap-

peal has now been filed.

The organizations now making up
the defense committee are the Am-
erican Workers Party, Communist
League, Communist Party-Opposi-
tion. General Defense Committee, II

Martello, Org. Coram, for a Revo-
lutionary Workers Party, Poale
Zion Left, Provisional Committee
for Non-Partisan Labor Defense,
and Socialist Party. Invitations

have heen sent to the Amalgamated
Food Workers Union, which led the
hotel strike, A. F. of L. locals In

the industry, and the I.L.D. to join

up.

OAKLAND
Oakland, Calif., June 18. — The

latest effort to break the Pacific

Coast strike bus just flopped.

Mayor Rossi announced in ull of

the west coast papers on June 14
that be would conduct negotiations
with tbe strikers and settle the
strike. Next day every paper m Ihe

bay region carried huge headline*
that strike negotiations were being
successfully conducted under tbe
direction of Mayor Rossi. This
pompous ass was suddenly the man
of the hour.

Early June 10 the papers stated
thai a strike set I lenient was only
a matter of a tew hours. At one
o'clock extras were on the streets,

"STU1KF. uVER", "Mayor Rossi
Successfully Ends Strike", etc. etc.

And at 2 P. M. the next day extras
were again on the streets. Every
local from Canada to Mexico had
overwhelmingly rejected the strike

settlement. In San Francisco, Oak-
land and Portland the vote was
over 1)7'/* against the settlement.

Terms oi Rejected Settlement

A labor relations committee of

three employers and three long-

shoremen to be selected at each
port

:

1. To determine wages and
working rules.

2. To establish and operate hulls

for registration, hiring and dis-

patching of longshoremen.

;j. To act as a court of appeal
between employer and employee. In
the event members of the committee
cannot agree they shall seltci an
impartial disinteresteC chairman
whose vote shall determine the Is-

sue.

i. That employers recognize the
l.L.A. as representatives ol all

longshoremen for purposes of col-

lective bargaining.

>. Any longshoreman not a mem-
ber of the l.L.A. shall pay monthly
to the hiring hall committee a sum
euual to his pro rata share of the
hall expense. (Note: Union pays
hall expense.)

(i. Existing wage and hours dis-

putes shall be submitted to arbitra-

tion.

Ryan tried to get this settlement
accepted by throating the entire

membership with expulsion from
the International, and said he
would then recognize Lee Holman's
company union. This threat of
Ryan aroused such a storm of pro-
test that he later had to eat his

words and issue a half-hearted en-

dorsement of the l.L.A. call for a
general strike.

Casey, head of the Teamsters
Union, has issued a statement that

the teamsters are no longer on
strike. But the teamsters are still

acting on the picket lines and their

numbers are larger today than they
were last week.

Show up Labor Board

The capitalist press of June 2G.

in reporting the case of the lock-

out of its tSS employees of the
Harrimau Hosiery Mills of Knox-
ville, Tenn., published a letter sent
by the latter lirm to the National
Labor Board, consisting of William
Green, John L. Lewis, and George
Barry, representatives of organized
labor; Father Francis Haas, "avow-
ed labor union supporter" ; Leo
Wolman. "consumer member", and
Pierre du Pent, "representing in-

dustry". This letter definitely con-
victs the latter institution of open
strike-breaking.

Listen to what the Harriman
Hosiery Mills has to say (N. Y.
Times, June 26, 1934) :

. . . "In our opinion, the National
Labor Board is not qualified to
Judge 'bad faith'. Their general
counsel, in a meeting with mill of-
ficials, suggested that trickery be
utilized to dceeiva the strikers in
settling tiie strike. This scheme
was also suggested by the director
of compliance.

"\V3 were advised by those two
gentlemen to make the strikers be-
ieve we were going to take them
back and then take a few, and that
this sort of cheap trickery would
satisfy those two branches of the
'New Deal'.

"Even your own secretary, in dis-

cussing ways and means of set-
tling the strike, advised us to take
back fifty strikers, work them for
a week or ten days and then let
them out . .

."

Need any more be added to dem-
onstrate the true attitude of the
NRA and the "labor leaders" who
sit in its boards?

i San Francisco, June 33, — The
-San Francisco Labor Council's re-
actionary leadership last night
opened up an attack on the water-
front strike, whose spread and
militancy they have watched with
dismay.

With the anti-strike drive of the
Chamber of Commerce going on,
and the press screaming that the
strike is in the hands of the Reds,
the othcials of tbe Labor Council
nobly responded, and repudiated
"communism'" in the strike.

The overwhelming support given
to the strike by the rank and tile of
the labor movement here had
forced the bureaucracy of the coun-
cil to bide its time. But the favor-
able opportunity came—presented1

to them by the Stalinists—and they
opened tip.

The Ground (or the Attack
A gigantic mass meeting of 15,-

000 trade unionists and other work-
ers had been held early this week
in support of the strike. At this
meeting the Stalinist elements In
the strike leadership, threw the
.specific Issues of the strike to the
winds, and launched a general
"theoretical"' attack on the Ameri-
can Federation of Labor. Also, In
Oi>pcsitiou to the wishes of many
of the members of the Joint strike
committee, they insisted that *
representative of the T.U.U.L. or-
ganization, the Marine Workers In-
dustrial Union, be allowed to speak.
In their attacks on the A, F. of
L. and insisting on a speaker from
the Marine Workers Industrial
Union, the Stalinists were merely
following their time honored policy
.if advancing their own special or-
ganization Interests at any cost,
even if it should result in the
wrecking of the strike. The result
was disastrous and played directly
into the hands of the reactionaries

by raising the issue of a rival un-
ion.

Reactionaries Act

Immediately after the mass meet-
ing, the leaders of the

c
Seamana

Union and two other striking un-
ions, presented a resolution to the
Executive Committee of the Labor
Council demanding a repudiation of
the mass meeting, condemning the
Marine Workers Industrial Union,
and calling upon the Longshore-
men's organization to clean itself of
"communistic elements". This re-

solution came up before the dele-
gates to the Labor Council last eve-
ning for action. A hot debate de-
veloped, which brought out openly
that the resolution was not aimed
primarily at Communism but was
actually an attack on the leader-
ship of tbe strike itself. Those op-
posed to the resolution pointed out
that this was an attack on the
strike, would weaken the splendid
support given the marine workers
by the trade union movement, and
play directly Into tbe hands of tbe
ship owners and the Chamber of
Commerce.
John O"Council, Secretary of the

Council, Paul Scharrenberg, Presi-
dent of the State Federation of La-
bor, John McLaughlin, Secretary of
tbe Teamsters, and others, whipped
up the red scare and told the dele-
gates to choose between the princ-
iples of the American Federation of
Labor and the disruptive germ of
communism. Under this assault the
delegates were brought Into line and
tiie resolution carried by a vote of
129 to 22.

"Red-Hunt" Voted Down
Following this vote, a motion was

made by Michael Casey, President
of the .Teamsters, and one of the
most reactionary figures in the
council. He demanded that the
Executive Committee examine the
credentials of the delegates to tbe
Council with a view of ascertaining
communist affiliation of any of fts

members. This heresy-hunting pro-
posal, however, was too raw for
even the conservative delegates and,
in revolt against the machine,
speaker after speaker denounced
the motion, which was voted down
61 to 20.

The importance of the drive of
the bureaucracy of the Labor Coun-
cil against the striking marine
workers at this time can hardly be
underestimated. It is especially
designed to nip In the bt*d the
general strike movement, which has
already heen voted for by six or
more unions. The strike is reach-
ing a crucial point. Through the
Secretary of Labor, the Government
has now stepped in, demanding that
the workers arbitrate. The ship
owners are calling for the port to
be opened by force. The Chamber
of Commerce, the Industrial Asso-
ciation and tbe press are attacking
the strikers as being under oommu-

(Cootlntud on pa<e 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Tactics at Minneapolis

Dangerous Propaganda

A mob ol two Hundred Knitted

Out-wear MErs. met at the Hotel

MeAIpin on the night o£ June 19th

to plan ways and means of defeat-

ing unionism among the workers,

"free-born American citizens", in

the knit goods industry. Called os-

tensibly "'to consider amendments

to the Knit-goods Code", the meet-

ing was turned over to a bunch of

boss agitators who roused the mob

to fanatical enthusiasm. They
preached sabotage. "Whipping the

large employers' gathering into ac-

tion was the stirring speech of Dan
Starr. Don't prepare for a full

fall season.', he urged. 'Don't stock

up with yarns. ... Be ready for

trouble.' " (Women's Wear Daily,

June 20th)

The same paper reports, "One

individual pointed out that last

September many manufacturers

thought they could not fight union-

ization because of Section 7a of the

NKA. 'We didn't know then as we
know now, that this law is like the

18th Amendment.' " "Self-criticism"

was also indulged in. I. 1*. Cohen

stated that the industry was made

up of close-fisted, narrow-minded

men who go in for chiseling. He
appealed for "more of the cooper-

ative spirit." But the applause

went to the agitators who urged

preparation for war on unionism

and violation of "law and order"

just aa they violated the 18th

Amendment. They proposed to car-

ry on subversive propaganda for

company unions amongst the union

membership. There were no ar-

rests. No statement by O'Ryan. No
Investigation by the Grand Jury.

For God—For King and. Country

Charging Premier Brownlee of

Alberta, Canada with seducing her,

Vivian McMillan has brought the

Premier into court. She claims

that he told her that it was her

patriotic duty to respond to his ad-

vances, which she did. Many a

war veteran, both in Canada and

the United States, who responded

to the seductive pleas of politicians

in the name of. patriotism during

the years 1914-18 know Just how
she feels.

• • *

Another Honest Politician

The statement of Postmaster

General Farley, former New York

prize-fight commissioner, that "Pol-

iticians (of course, bourgeois poli-

ticians) are the most honest men

I know" was an insult to Boo Boo

Hofl. That was, clear even when

the statement was made. And
every day adds to the evidence.

Former Park Commissioner Browne

is Brooklyn's contribution to the

total. He is charged with banking

over a million during a period when

his entire salary amounted to $96,-

804. Other points charged against

him are; paying to contractors

?83,500 too much for filling In Mar-

ine Park; using $30,000 worth of

eity material and C.W.A. labor to

build a log cabin for a friend; us-

ing city material and C.W.A. labor

for renovating property of hie own.

He had deposits in nine banks.

Browne claims he made the million

honestly. I suppose he means

"honestly" in the Farley sense,

• • *

A Royal Socialist Midwife

Many workers in America stand

in wonder at the ease with which

that relic of the dark ages, the

British Royal Family, are able to

befuddle the British working class.

During the period of the MacDon-

ald "Socialist" government the So-

cialist Home Secretary, Thomas,

acted as a midwife to the Duchess

of York. He hung around the royal

bed-chamber for two weeks to make

•are that the royal parasite was

born right, and that no other child

of plebian blood' was smuggled in.

Following the successful delivery,

the King's Socialist Minister com-

mented on the graciousness with

which he had been treated. With

sueh a leadership, what else but

servility could be expected from the

workers. A real Bolshevik Party is

the burning need of the hour in

Britain.
» * * *

Brain Trust at Work

Harry L. Hopkins, Relief Admin-

istrator for the Federal Govern-

ment and one of the brightest minds

of the brain-trust, gave out some

pearls of wisdom this week. He
declared that 16 million people are

on relief rolls today. The Times

reports him as saying "I can't see

millions of people on direct relief.

I don't think that is the American

way of doing things."

From this program be saw a plan

which "would put one million men
to work one way and another that

would put two million to work an-

other way." He then, went on to

outline a plan hy which the farm-

ers, suffering from "over-produc-

tion", would be put to work in in-

dustry and workers unemployed

through "overproducton" in indus-

try would be put to work on the

land. He believed that there

would be no rise of prices as a re-

sult of this move and that the rail-

roads would be helped by it. An-

other one of his plans for the un-

employed was stated as follows:

"In many families we find two

able-bodied men who are unable to

find work. If we can get work for

one of these men, our problem will

bel argely over," —BILL.

The General Strike Movement

it is interesting to observe that

at the beginning of the strike the

C. P. leaders estimated the strike

would be a "fizzle". They based

their attack on the strike leader-

ship on this prognosis. At the close

of the strike they were screaming

at the "Social Fascist" A. F. of L.

leaders to lead (nothing less) a

general strike of all workers. The
day after the settlement of the

strike they were again hurling curs-

es of "social-fascists", "betrayers",

"traitors", "sell-out" at their chosen

leaders of yesterday. A study of

the raising of the general strike

slogan, from where did it come,

who put it forward, shows even

more the speculative character of

the "headless" leadership of the

official C. P. in this great labor

event.

The Strategy of the Fight

In choosing the field for concen-

tration of its efforts and forces in

the Minneapolis labor movement,

the Communist League picked the

organization of the truck drivers

because of the strategic position of

this section of the working class in

the economic life of the city. It

was pointed out over a year and' a
half ago in the League councils

how a struggle in this branch of

industry would have a decisive

bearing on the future of the trade

union movement here. A fighting

class struggle policy was the only

thing that could organize these

highly exploited, many-times-de-

ceived workers. A struggle once

begun would, whether wished for

or not, have to be spread because

of the opposition it would meet

from the boss class. This was the

perspective of the C.L.A. This was
the essentials of. its prognosis. The
fundamental correctness of the

Marxian approach to the trade un-

ion question determined this ap-

proach.

Wednesday, the day after the

strike started, the bosses met, and

set up a committee above the heads

of the trucking bosses, and started

subscribing to a fund of ?200,000

fo defeat the strike. The smallest

union in the city was to be affected.

This was the basis for soliciting

aud receiving the support of every

workers' organization in the city.

United Front Policy

The Communist League was
aware of this long before the strike,

and armed with the united front

policy it worked early and late to

assemble every live force behind

the striking drivers. As already

reported on Thursday leaders large

and small were called upon for

every kind of assistance—cooks,

carpenters bakers, mechanics, elec-

tricians for the technical organiza-

tion. The various union bodies and

institutions had been spoken to long

before the strike started, pledges

had been received and re-checked

from time to time. Friday, the first

week, much work began to get fin-

ancial support and' sympathy action

with the drivers. Saturday and

Sunday the checks and pledges of

sympathy came rolling in. Monday
came the first sympathy strike of

the iron-workers and the vote of

the Central Labor Union to call for

sympathy action. Tuesday other

building workers came out, Wednes-
day the monster mass meeting or

more than 20,000 on the Parade
Grounds. From Sunday on the slo-

gan for a general sympathy strike

raised by the strike committee on

the basis of concrete organization

efforts guided' the rising tide of

sentiment to "organize the town"
and "Defeat the Citizens Alliance"

later to "prevent the use of the

troops to run the trucks".

Prospects of a General Strike

Wednesday, when the movement
for general strike was reaching the

depths of the labor movement and
penetrating even into unorganized

factories, the Stalinists came out

with their leaflets calling for a
:eneral strike. Organisationally

they did not pull out a single group
of workers to support their belated

adherence to an already live move-
ment initiated by others. The move-

ment was sound and healthy if it

had but to depend upon the spirit

and devotion of the thousands of

honest proletarians and not, also,

upon their patch-work organization,

for the most part led by the most
dubious of leaders, including the

C. P. (Stalinists). How many timid

reactionaries would crawl into their

holes at the first flashes of a general

action? What would the Stalinists

bring to battle but disorganization

and confusion? Judging by their

floundering with the issues of a
simple economic strike of the driv-

ers and, what was worse yet, with

the recent St. Paul Packing house
strike, where they called a strike

without strikers, ""-When the truck

drivers gained their main demand,
the recognition of the union, it

would have been imprudent to risk

this great gain in a general strike

of doubtful outcome. One thing is

certain: those who are shouting the

loudest would have contributed the

least to the success of such a ven-

ture.

The answer to the adventurers in

the workingclass movement, the

Bill Dunnes and tha rest of the

Stalinist bureaucrats who wished to

see the workers of a single city

against the capitalist nation, was
given by his brother, in reporting

for the strike committee for the

settlement: "This is only a partial

gain. Figured from the standards

of yesterday, It is a big gain. The
big fight is still ahead. We must
draw back here and prepare for the

victorious battles of tomorrow. All

gains under this system of property

are but partial gains. A relentless

struggle must be conducted to the

end. To do that we must have or-

ganization. This strike has gained

us that and more. It has shown us

many imperfections in our prevail-

ing organizations. It has taught

us many lessons. Let us assimilate

these lessons, consolidate our or-

ganization and prepare for the fu-

ture" —CLEM FOKSEN.

QUESTION
BOX

Imperial Valley Notes

Strike Sidelights

Here's an escapade I got straight

from the elevator woman in my
building. Two young strikebreak-

ers (erstwhile bond salesmen),

spewed out of the market on that

historic Tuesday morning at 11 :40,

burst into the Plymouth Store on

Hennepin and Sixth, and dove

headfirst under the counter. The

alarmed manager hastened1 to lock

the doors, thinking no doubt that

the red dawn was here. Exactly

one hour later the pair of es-deps

came out of hiding, both shaking

like poplar trees in a big wind. "If

we ever get out of here alive, we're

going to make for the Courthouse

and hand in our clubs and badges.

No more strike-breaking for us !"

Just a coupla scissor-bills getting

their first taste of the class strug-

gle—and not liking it at all.

The local reporters did not record

that beautiful swan dive headfirst

into an ambulance, made by a six-

foot spik. The guy was armed with

a big club, the strikers that swept

hy him carried only barrel staves

and laths. Yet, every striker that

ran by swatted him. He was
cracked on the conk a score of

times and was too busy protecting

himself to take the offensive. No
man ever welcomed succor like this

one did. He ran to meet the first

ambulance that came over Sixth

Street, and dove right] in over the

driver's head.

About the National Guard. From
one of their members, we learned

that the orders they received were,

"Shoot to kill !" Here is one of the

guardsmen talking: "Boy, Just waitlthe war debts

Sympathizer, Waterbury.—Before
answering your question concerning

the law which turns over 75,000

rifles to the American Legion, we
believe the subject to be of suffi-

cient importance, and the manner
in which it was reported by the

N. X. Wortd-Telegram of such sig-

nificance, that the article which ap-

peared in the latter paper will bear

reprinting in full. This follows:

"Washington, June 11.—CON-
GUESS HAS QUIETLY PASSED
AND PRESIDENT ROOSEVELT
HAS SIGNED a law turning over

to private citizens probably 75,-

000 or more high-powered army
rifles, of an obsolete type.

"The law converts Into gifts

the loan of these rifles to Amer-
ican. Legion posts for driil-team,

burial-squad, parade and similar

uses. They are Krag-Jorgensons,

1898 model, the weapon made fa-

mous by a Filipino Insurrection

soldier ballad which had the re-

frain 'Civilize em with a Krag.'

"Modern gun-slings and car-

trige belts were issued with the

rifles.

"POSSIBILITY OF THE GUNS
BEING UTILIZED IN ANY
DOMESTIC OR INTERNAL VIO-
LENCE, SUCH AS LABOR
WARS OR THE LIKE, IS DIS-

COUNTED HERE." (Emphasis

ours.)

As to your question. There is

no basis for "discounting" the pos-

sibility that the rifles will be used

against workers. This would be

so only if the rifles were ineffective

or if ammunition were not available

for them. Neither is the case.

Cartridges for the Krag are stand-

ard and are to be found listed in

any ammunition manufacturers

catalog. Both the present U. S.

Government Springfield (1906 mod-

el) and the Krag are .30 calibre,

the range of the former being only

slightly larger. When fighting at

long range this would give an army
equipped with the Springfields a

slight THEORETICAL advantage

over one equipped with Krags, but

the effectiveness of the latter

against unarmed workers, mostly

at short range, is equal to the for-

mer.
• » * *

Comrade G-tt., N.Y.—There is a

scarcity of information on condi-

tions in Italy. If there were no

other facts available, this alone

serves to condemn Italian Fascism.

Mussolini does not dare let the

world know the true state of af-

fairs, and, since he is tied closely

to American imperialism through

loans (the so-called "Morgan-Loan"

of about $400,000,000) and through
(about 2 billions).

The Brawley News, the most
flagrant and red baiting paper in

the Valley, a few days ago printed

a statement released to the News
by A. N. Jacks, president of the

Imperial Valley Growers and Ship-

pers Protective Association, con-

taining charges that the U. S. Gov-

ernment is conspiring in the or-

ganization of a red union—to stir

up trouble in the Valley. One can
read that for what it is worth and
pass on to what is really taking

place.

* • • •

Chester Williams of the Ameri-

can Civil Ltberties Union arrived1

in Brawley last week and had con-

ferences with the recently appoint-

ed lalKjr conciliator, General Pel-

ham I>. Glassford—infamous or fa-

mous, as you will have it, for his

Bonus. Army rout, and later as a
"liberal" who protested against the
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2IO
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.
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so save us unnecessary labor and

expense. If you cannot renew at

this time let us know how soon you

can.

'til 1 get a chance at those sono-

fabitching strikers, with my uni-

form on, and a gun in my hands.

Why I'll kill n dozen of the bast-

ards." Frankly, such black hatred

puzzled me ; until I learned that

this young man had been stopped by
pickets while trying to truck some
lumber into town, and had been

forced to make a long detour to

steal home by a little-used road.

But he was just one of the guard

—

and then, he was called out by a
"farmer-labor" governor. Here is

another one who has come up to

headquarters on Wednesday. At the

door he is met by a picket.

"What do you want?"

"I want to talk to Dunne."

"What about. He's terribly busy.
Maybe I can help you."

"I've just got orders to report to

National Guard headquarters. I

want to know what I should do
about it."

"Well, you are in a pickle. You'll

have to go along, that's all there is

to it."

"Hell!"

"Here's what you can do. When
you get among the other men, tell

them about the strikers, how they're

fighting, what they're up against."

At this point, one of the strike

leaders comes up and repeats these

instructions. He impresses upon
the boy the fact that he must learn

his lesson from this, and tell all

his young worker friends.

There must have been many such

friends of the strikers among the

National Guardsmen, patiently ex-

plaining to their fellow riflemen

why they should side with the strik-

ers, against the exploiters. Maybe
some more were won over to our
side, maybe not. It must have been
hard work. The newspapers and
the officers were trying to work up
a frenzy of hatred among the men
against the workers. Heavy wiring

was thrown up over the windows
of the armory, armed guards pat-

rolled the roof and the surrounding
alleys day and night—to "guard
against a sudden attack from the
strikers."

Minneapolis workers have shown
decisively that they can conquer
over any civic forces that the bosses

can throw in the field against them.

But the Guards, the Federal troops

—that Is another thing. This we
know : there are coming other

strikes, bigger strikes; and the

soldiers will be called out again.

Good work among them now will

bear fine fruit for the future.

—H.

E. Alby
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Government's attitude toward the

BJpnuseers. Mr. Wiliiams was
termed as "the leader of the good
will tourists" and his subsequent

conversations with the General

was splashed over the News, with

brazen declarations of his Commu-
nist leadership and the Red Inva-

sion of the Valley ; that his en-

trance into Brawley strangely coin-

cided with the arrival of Mexican
"red agitators" who were, it

seemed, interested in organizing the

workers for the Agricultural and
Cannery Workers Union. The Sews,
not to be outdone by such simple

matter of fact things as organizing

workers, continued, "They are at-

tempting to influence members of

the local Mexican Union to with-

draw". The Mexican Union, or the

Mexican Workers Assn. is under the

patronage of the Growers ol the

valley, and of Mr. Jouquin Terraz-

as, who is strangely also the Mex-

ican Consul at Brawley.
* • *

Headlines and editorials contain

their motives all too clearly, such

as this : "Williams promises to stay

away"—"Williams not leaving to-

day as promised." An intended vis-

it of professional men from lower

California including Mr. Taft, head
of the Civil Liberties Union, caused

Mr. Williams to wait over, so that

the investigations of the visiting

professionals would be conducted

along organized lines. Excepting

Mr. Taft, these men had nothing

to do with the Civil Liberties, nor

had they any association with rad-

ical organizations.
* # •

The melon season is to begin this

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Contraction of the Stalinist

Bureaucracy

The more the Stalinist bureaucra-

cy loses its mass support, the more
it feels its isolation and divorce

from the masses, the greater be-

comes its contraction into a bur-

eaucratic directory. The process of

elimination of ail control, even the

fictitious control by the left-over

apparatus of what was once the

powerful Russian Communist party,

goes on apace. Nothing could prove

more conclusively the utter disin-

tegration of the Russian Party than

the cavalier fashion in which the

most prized symbols of Soviet

power created by the revolutionary

Bolsheviks are ushered out of ex-

istence.

A stroke of Stalin's pen is enough

'to wipe out the Workers and Peas-

ants' Inspection. Lenin hailed this

Institution as the means of uproot-

ing the growing bureaucracy which

he saw menacing the progress of

the proletarian dictatorship. Iron-

ically enough, Stalin placed Ordjan-

ikidze at the head of this organiza-

tion, formed to eliminate these very

Ordjanikidzes. It will be remem-
bered that Lenin had demanded the

expulsion of this same Ordjanikldze

for his high-handed bureaucracy in

the Caucasus. And to think of this

man made head of the Control

Commission

!

Following this blow at. the Oc-

tober Revolution there came the

elimination by simple decree (there

could be no discussion of such vital
week. The Brawky News, having 1 problems i,, a tipaa party ) f the
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he is given powerful aid in sup-

pressing the truth.

A few bits are available, how-

ever. Hugh Quigley, in "Current

History", for June gives the follow-

ing: The average industrial wage
at the end of 1932 was about 9 and

1/3 cents an hour, while in agri-

culture the HIGHEST wage paid

was 6 and 1/3 cents an hour for

men and about 3^. cents an hour

for women. By 1933 'these were
still further reduced. At least one-

third of all workers in industry

were idle.

In addition to the above it can be

added that the universal eight-hour

day law was changed to nine hours

in 1926 so that a 54 hour week is

the legal minimum. It Is one of

those open secrets that the work-

day, thanks to the "attention"

which the fascists pay to the work-

ers' interests, averages about two

hours more than the legal mini-

mum, so that the Italian workers

are blessed with a work week of

about 86 hours. It is quite clear

that, from fascism, the .Italian

masses get the burdens of a dying

economic system, and nothing more.
» • *

Ex-Stalinist Still Studying the

Question.—Your conclusion that the

Stalinist bureaucracy in the Soviet

Union could be replaced only by

overthrowing the proletarian dic-

tatorship could be accepted only if

no distinction is made between the

dictatorship and the bureaucracy.

Regardless of what happens to the

Stalinist clique, the proletarian

dictatorship will remain as long as

the workers own the means of pro-

duction. (See Trotsky's "The Sov-

iet Union and the Fourth Interna-

tional" for a complete analysis of

this question.)

It is difficult to see how you draw
your conclusions since you believe

(aud quite correctly) that tha poli-

cies of the Stalinist bureaucracy

are not in the best interest of the

Workers' Republic. The Stalinist

followers, at least, proceed from

the premise that Stalin is infallible.

The capitalist crisis affects the

Soviet Union in several ways (and

here the tie between Soviet and
world economy is clearly demon-
strated). In the first place the

exports of the Soviet Union are

mainly raw materials whereas im-

ports are mostly the products of

heavy industry (machinery, etc).

The world market prices of the

former fell proportionately more
than those of the latter, thus put-

ting the Soviet Union in the posi-

tion where it was necessary to ex-

port a greater quantity of raw ma-
terial in order to import the same
quantity of machinery. In addi-

tion to this, the contraction of the

world market decreased the poMl-

btlity for Soviet exports and", as a
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evidently no fear of the truth,

struts over its pages with the pride

of a golden peacock, saying: "Many
pickers were earning $6 to $(i.50 a

day, and as the season goes on will

make more." Or this: "An election'

held ou the ranches among the real

workers who are employed would
show that at least 90 to 95 percent

are well satisfied with the Mexican
Assn. and that they have no sym-
pathy with, or liking for, the so-

called red union." Then why isn't

the election taking place?
* * • *

And to illustrate further that the

Growers Assn. fears nothing (but

repudiation of their darling Mex-
ican Assn.) the News continues:

"We wonder just what right Ches-

ter Williams has to stir up trouble

in Imperial Valley. The employers
and their field workers are work-
ing together harmoniously and with
contentment". Such an idyllic sit-

uation, where nothing but peace

and plenty exist! no terrorism, kid-

napping, slugging and attempted
murder-—as has happened in the

last months.
• * * *

Everything in the world news
about Communism is played up so

that the Vigilantes will he officially

sponsored as an aid to "Valley un-

ionism". An organization has been

formed to fight Communism ealled

the 'Imperialist Valley Anti-Com-
munist Association". A few days
ago Mrs. G. C. Johnson, the wife of

Grover C. Johnson, an International

Labor Defense lawyer, was convict-

ed in EI Centro on the charge of

possessing a gun without a permit,

and given a fine of $250 or 125 days
at two dollars a day ; she chose

the 125 days, and was refused an
appeal.

Militant
Builders

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE result, for Imports.

Local New York Climbs to the Top;
Minneapolis Branch Takes

Second Place

As the second club plan sub drive

(4 six-month subs for $1) draws to

an end, the branches are getting

busy, keeping us guessing as to

who will lead the following week.

The following subs were received

during the past week: George Tru-

bar tor the Cleveland Branch, 4

;

Doughty for the Los Angeles Br.

8; Leonard Lewis for the Manhat-
tan Branch, New York Local 4 and
the New Pork City organizer 8;

Philadelphia Br. 4; Ross Moran of

Patterson 4. A total of 32 new subs.

REMEMBER! THE DRIVE
ENDS AUGUST 1st.

GET YOUR CARDS NOW !

Complete Record
Local New York 48
Minneapolis Branch 40
Cleveland Branch 38

Los Angeles Branch 36

Chicago Branch 28
Philadelphia Branch 12

Boston Branch 8

Chicago Friends of the
Militant Club 8

San Francisco Branch 8

Constance N. 8

Davenport Branch 8
Toronto 4
Berkeley (Kogan) 4

Ben. L. and I. Porter 4
Leeser 4

New Haven Branch 4

New Castle Branch 4
Newark Branch 4
Oakland Branch 4

Springfield Branch 4
St. Louis Branch 4
Osborn, Frisco 4
Toronto Branch 4

Toronto Youth Club 4
"Waukegan Branch 4
Youngstown Branch 4

Rom Moran 4
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Minneapolis, Toledo, California

strikes showed that the workers are

ready to fight for their rights.

The Steel, Automobile and Tex-

tile industries are like volcanoes

about to erupt.

We must be prepared to enter the

coming struggles as a militant

force, applying the experiences and
lessons of Minneapolis.
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once all-powerful G.P.U. The latter

institution embodied a force of b.u-

reacrats knowing too much of Stal-

inist intrigue and methods of deal-

ing with opposition.

The Bonapartist Danger

Now comes a still more ominous
step In the direction of Thermidor
and Bonapartlsm. This Is the abol-

ition of the Peoples' Commissariat

of War (the Revolutionary War
Council) and the concentration of

power in the hands of Voroshlloft

as. Supreme Commander of the Red
Army. We recall that these same
bureaucrats, aiming at this type of

uncontrolled Bonapartist power at-

tributed their own design to Com-
rade Trotsky, creator of the Red
Army and organizer of its revolu-

tionary successes. The bureaucracy

naturally cloaks its arbitrary acts

under the guise of increasing ef-

ficiency and individual Initiative

and responsibility. (And who Is to

bring this reactionary clique to

task for inefficiency, nay for its

crimes against the international

proletariat and the October Revo-

lution?)

As. the danger of imperialist war
looms closer and closer the Stalin-

ist bureaucracy entrenches itself

ever more firmly. One can see the

outlines of a future Directory Of

Public Safety established for the

"efficient" carrying out of Soviet

defense. Whether this Directory

will consist of Its present candi-

dates,— Stalin, Voroshlloft, Molo-

toff, Kaganowitch, Ordjonlkdze,

—

no One can now predict, for develop-

ments become rapid during national

crises. That the dictatorship of

the proletariat that has not yet been

liquidated, since the Soviet system
Still endures, is nevertheless under

the gravest danger from the ever

contracting bureaucracy, goes with-

out saying.

Build JTew Parties

The fate of the international

revolution, which means the fate of

the Soviet Union, for the years to

come depends on the rallying of

tha revolutionary vanguard of the

world's working class under the

banner of the Fourth Internation-

al, on the speed with which the new
parties of the Fourth Internation-

al can be constituted. The Russian
workers have forgotten their lead-

ing role in the world revolution.

Stalinist defeats have turned their

attention inwards on national prob-

lems. Only a new party of Inter-

nationalist Communists in the Sov-

iet Union too can guide the Russian
masses back on the road of world

i

revolution. Only the new party can
prepare for the dangers that He
ahead in the further evolution of

the proletarian dictatorship in the
Soviet Union. The defense of the
Soviet Union becomes linked more
and more abroad and at home with
the construction of the Fourth In-
ternational.

The Infallibility of Stalinism

As this Militant goes to press the
Daily Worker comes out with an
offer of United Front in the strug-

gle against fascism—with the new
executive committee of the Social-

ist Party. What will become of the
infallibility of the Stalinist leader-

ship with such an offer made from
organization to organization? Is

this a United Front from below or
from above? We shall await with
interest the outcome of this most
belated action. Needless to say, the
past of the Stalinist Party here has
hardly led up to a ready acceptance

of such an offer by anybody. Events
will demonstrate whether this is a
maneuver to save the party froia

the type of split that occurred In

St. Denis. —JACK WEBER.

Buy a PIONEER PTJBLISHHRS-
CBRTIFICATE. It's only $5 and
entitle you to 40% discount on our
publications and to a 20% reduction

on any book published by ettiv

puMliaers.
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The Burning Question In France
Towards Opportunism or Towards Marxism— There Is No Other Road

CONVERSATION WITH A COM-
RADE FROM THE SAINT-DENIS

DISTRICT

Alter the events in Germany,
Doriot, foundation member of the

Communist party of France and
a member ol its Central Commit-
tee, requested a wide discussion

in the party on the united front

question and a revision of its in-

sane policy of "united front from
below". The Central Committee
dared not bring this question into

the open and tried to "influence"

Doriot by a combination of cajol-

ary and threats. All the attempts
to get a hearing in the party
press, to have his point of view
presented to the party member-
ship having failed, and realizing

that the aim of the party appa-
ratus was to isolate him complete-

ly from the membership, Doriot
made his views public in the

paper, VEmancipation. This
brought matters to a show-down.
Doriot found himself outside the

official party but carried the
whole district Saint-Denis (about
400 members) with him.

The party apparatus is crack-

ing under the pressure of the

rank and file, clamoring for real

unity of action of the proletariat

in struggle against fascism. Saint-

Denis tore itself away from the

official party, but whither is it

going ? Jn the brilliant article

reprinted below from our French
organ, La Verite, the author indi-

cates the road it should follow.

Tr. note—S.W.)

—If one is to believe L'Humati-
Ite, you are following us into "the

camp of the counter-revolution". In

that case when are you scheduled
for expulsion from the Communist
Party? And what do you think of

doing?

—AS to our expulsion, the Cen-
tral Committee will not be long in

prounounclng It. For the Saint-

Denis district decided by over 350
votes against just a handful to

break off relations from now on
with the party leadership. What
will we do? Give life to our Vigi-

lance Committee and help the work-
ers to establish more of them
throughout the whole country to

resist fascism.

For Unity There Must be a
Vanguard Party

—To realize the unity of action

of the workers, is very fine ; we
support you on this point for which
we have been lighting for a number
of years (you recall the German
events). To flght, the working
class needs unity despite all its

political divisions: reformists and
revolutionists must close ranks.

But If you break with the Commu-
nist Party because It tranmples the

teachings of Lenin on the United
Front, I do not believe that you
want to trample the teachings of

Lenin on the question of the party.

If a party which calls itself Com-
munist, if the Third International

is no longer the organization of the
Marxist vanguard of the proletar-

iat, it is necessary to build a new
party and a Fourth International.

Will your district harness itself to

this task?

—We do not want to trample the
teachings of Lenin, but we refuse

to follow you in the building of a

party and of an International.

These organizations cannot he set-

up arbitrarily.

—I agree with you that it is

harmful to set up organizations ar-

bitrarily ; that is why we, the Com-
munist League, have combatted the

Amsterdam-Pleyel movement which
was an apparatus contrivance for
evading unity of action with social-

ist organizations by utilizing the
cover of literary and artistic per-

sonalities, of whose talents I can-
not judge, but who are absolutely
devoid of responsibility before the
organization of the working class.

You have recognized in action

that Amsterdam-Pleyel did not per-

mit the safeguarding of real unity
of action of the workers. Others
(Autonomous Federation of Em-
ployees, Action Socialiste, etc.)

have come to the same conclusions.

It is necessary to come to an un-
derstanding to do away with this

arbitrary combination which can
only stage a few meetings where a
Thorez (member of the C. C. of the
French party—tr.) can parade, but
which, as a consequence, can cre-

ate obstacles to unity of action in

every community, in every quar-
ter, by opposing itself to all com-
mittees of real organizations which
may exist.

If No Party Exists We Must Create
a New One

Let us do away with artificially

set-up organizations. But the work-
ing class needs a party, a Commu-
nist International. If none exists

now, we must work to build it up,
we must pose the problem clearly:

this does not mean that we can
solve it in a couple of days.

—Of course, it is not arbitrary

to say that the working class seeds
a Communist Party, but to build' it

you need definite conditions. It

would be premature today, the
masses would not follow it: they
will follow the Vigilance Commit-
tees, they are for unity of action.

To pose, as yon do, the question of
creating a new party Is to appear
as a splitter and to isolate oneself
from the masses.
—I cannot entertain the argu-

ment of "splitters"; you are a Com-

munist and consequently you know
well that to gather the vanguard
to the proletariat means not only
not to split it but to create the
basic condition for rallying it in

struggle. But 1 will take up your
other arguments: it is too soon, we
are too tew. You advance argu-
ments of opportuneness but not of
principles. Is it too soon because
the musses are not there? For one,
I am certain that we are more
numerous than Lenin was at the
end of 1014 when he proclaimed
"Long live the Third Internation-
al" ; he knew the masses well, and
at certain moments was not afraid
of being almost alone ; secondly,
how can we lead the masses to an
idea, to a conception without ex-

plaining it to them clearly? It can-
not be too soon for laying down a
clear political basis and this is the
surest means of becoming more
numerous.

Heaction and Fascism
—You forget the principal task

of the present hour: to bar the road
to fascism and for that to develop
committees of vigilance, to bind
them to the masses. A new organ-
ization of the proletarian vanguard
can crystallize itself in action and
not in struggles over theses.

—I am far from forgetting reac-
tion and fascism, and it is precisely

in order to combat them that I

nose the question of the party,

without opposing it, but on the con-
trary, by tying it to the work of
the united front. To bar the road
to fascism, to bar it once and for
all, it does not suffice that workers
oppose it physically at demonstra-
tions, it does not suffice to denounce
its infamies in Germany and Italy.

Today we defend ourselves against
the

f
rise of reaction, but,—and you

have stated it in your "open letter

to the C. I."—to be efficacious this

resistance must transform itself

into a struggle for power. The
Vigilance Committee— you wrote
correctly—must be a step towards
the Soviets. But tell me from whom
can we expect the proper slogans
for the straggle of the Vigilance
Committee, a program of action
around which} the slow process of
gathering the masses should pro-

ceed? Not from the Socialist party,

I am sure ; and a anti-fascist com-

mittee is not a fountain o£ youth
where the decrepit social democracy
can rejuvenate itself. Nor from
the masses as a whole; the masses
undergo their own experiences

whichf permit them to choose and
to progress along the revolutionary
road but on condition that they find

a vanguard which, at every stage

o£ the struggle, explains the situa-

tion to them, shows them the ob-

jectives to be attained, the methods
to use and the ultimate perspec-
tives. It is only by means of an
initial nucleus, which acts in an
independent and disciplined manner
that the selection can proceed in-

side the Vigilance Committee. With-
out that, even the most numerous
aggregation of workers would have
no future.

The Vigilance committee is not a
sufficient base to assure the life of

the Saint-Denis district. To limit

oneself to that is to condemn one-

self to disintegration. None of the

local nuclei which detached them-
selves from the Communist party
escaped that: Muncipalism, Pupism
( Partie Unitaire Populaire—Tr.)

,

social democracy eat into them.

"Soviets Without Communists"
One more word. Your committees

of vigilance without a Communist
party, they remind me of the slo-

gan of . . . Mensheviks and coun-
ter-revolutionaries ; by this I do
not want to call you a Menshevik
or a counter-revolution 1st. When
the October revolution found itself

at loggerheads with its worst diffi-

culties, when civil war and famine
raged, the enemies of proletarian

power advanced the slogan: "Sovi-

ets without Communists". The
counter-revolution understood in-

sinctively that even the Soviet form
is not immune against its influence

and were there no Communists in

the Soviets to introduce into them
class intransigeance, counter-revo-
lution could make use of Soviets
against the revolution. And if this

is true after the Soviets have con-
quered1 power, how much more true
is it with regard to Vigilance com-
mittees which are not Soviets ; one
may be sure that Committees of
Vigilance without Communists
(that is without a party, since there
is no communist action outside of
an organization) could never be-

A Falsified Biography of Lenin

A book—a biography no less than
a novel or a play—like a building

must be constructed according to a
plan and definite rules. The first

law of biography is to tell the truth

as you see it and understand It.

That is not the basis of Fox's bio-

graphy of Lenin, nor is the book
informed with the spirit of truth or

even a respect for accuracy. Fox
is no disciple of Diogenes. He lies

about Lenin, about Trotsky, yea,

about Stalin. In bis biography all

three appear like the caricatures in

the mirrors at Coney Island: Lenin
is seen as in a mist, suspiciously

god-lilse; Trotsky is the Evil One;
Stalin is the Bolshevik angel Gabri-

el of the Russian Revolution.

The truth is—Ralph Fox is a
Stalinist, a leading member of the

British Communist Party, a product
and defender of the system of lies,

slander, terror and defeat which
has entered into history under the

name of Stalinism. His work is

written from that bias in support

of its political needs

But after all the thing has the

form of a biography and must be

judged as one. Let us examine its

plan, first with regard to Lenin. If

you have the patience to wade
through its lies and distortions you
will find the author's thesis explicit-

ly and precisely stated on page 309.

Lenin ".
. . had1 knowledge, intellec-

tual power, vision ; the power of

swift decision and decisive action

;

courage beyond the normal ; . . ."

False Picture of Lenin

It is true ; Lenin had courage,

intellectual power, knowledge. But
the possession of these qualities did

not by themselves distinguish him
from thousands of men Io the

world's history, nor yet from hun-
dreds of revolutionary leaders. Nor
does Fox allow for a peculiar combi-

nation of these qualities of Lenin

which could conceivably explain his

greatness.

Fox himself must have felt the

shortcoming of his explanation for

he attempts to add in the same sen-

tence quoted above, precisely that

quality which, in his opinion, dis-

tinguished Lenin from all men in

all the years of the world's recorded

history, and' explains his greatness:
'. . . but yet the most striking thing

in his whole character is that he
was a man like ether men". Here
is wisdom! Lenin was great be-

cause he was not!

But it is not a laughing matter.

For this stupidity serves Fox as a

means of misrepresenting Lenin and
all that he stood for. It would take

a volume equal in size to Fox's

lamentable work to set aright the

errors and lies he encompasses in

313 pages.

Suffice it to say that on this

basis Fox has no need to explain

Lenin in relation to the epoch in

which he lived, the conditions in

which! he worked, and the impres-

sion he made on the world and the

movement. For the explanation lies

entirely in Lenin himself. Thus
Fox can entirely neglect the ques-

tion of internationalism so decisive

for Lenin. A sentence or two for

the Ziramerwald and Ktenthal con-
ferences and not a word about the
first four Congresses of the C. I.

!

So it is with Lenin's fundamental
analysis of the post-war epoch of

capitalism as one of wars and revo-
lutions. There is very little discus-

sion of it so that it is impossible

for Fox to illuminate Lenin's his-

toric struggle against the Second
International which culminated in

the founding of the Third.

No Word of Lenin's Ideas

As a result ihere is not a word

—

Uterafly not a word—-about Lenin's

conception of a revolutionary com-
munist party as a centralized,

sternly disciplined organization

based on a democratic, inner life.

How could anyone with the know-
ledge of what a Stalinist party is

iike today discuss Lenin's concep-
tion of what a vanguard party

should be '.

What results is that Fox, looking

at Lenin through the colored glass

of Stalin's embalmment of Lenin-
ism, makes a mystic out of a great,

human, revolutionary leader. Head
the passages in which assassins are
turned from the execution of their

foul designs by some mysterious
force in Lenin which transcends all

human understanding and "explains

better than a thousand political

thesis what was happening in Rus-
sia".

If Fox is forced to exercise some
restraint in his treatment of Lenin,
the current needs of Stalinism give

him carte blanche to heap abuse
and lies on one of the great figures

of the revolutionary movement of

the modern proletariat. In his

treatment of Trotsky Fox reveals

himself as a literary assassin : Trot-

sky underestimated the peasantry;
he agitated for peace during the

war; he patronized Lenin; he was
wrong in the revolution of 1905 ; he
was a leader of the Liquidators; he
was responsible for the defeat of

the Finnish revolution ; he was only

a- figure head in the armed insur-

rection of October; he bungled the
military direction of the civil war;
he was partly responsible for Len-
in's death ; and so on and so forth.

And all this structure of lies

rests on a thesis, if you please,

which the author is not ashamed
to advance as the aolemn truth

:

"Trotsky's whole political life and
outlook were colored by the outlook
of those petty-bourgeois elements in

Russia whom history had forced on
to the revolutionary stage". Let us
put a cross over the slander and
pass on.

Fox advances no explicit thesis

about Stalin. But there is one. Let
us put together what he says about

conic Soviets and would never lake

I
imvcr.

The Struggle Against War
And, then one other question in-

trudes itself into the question of the

struggle against fascism and for

power ; that is, the question of the
struggle against war. Who will

lead this struggle? Strictly speak-
ing the committees of vigilance

could organize actions against the
preparations of war, against the
two-years service, etc. But who
will lead the anti-fascist work, who
will launch defeatism? In the
united front you have socialists,

imbued with patriotism or pacifists,

defenders of the League of Nations.
Soon you will find the latter even
within the official Communist party

due to the Soviet Union's entry in-

to this association of brigands.
—I warn you openly that we will

never approve of your attacks
against the U.S.S.K., we will never
join you in that.

—And 1 will answer you no less

openly : we have never attacked the

U.S.S.K. Consequently you do not
have to Join that which does not
exist. What we have done is to

combat a policy which we consider
false, harmful to the October revo-

lution and to the world revolution.

You struggle against the policy of

the C. I. in France ; do you believe

that It is independent of the general

policy of the C. I. and also of the
policy of the U. S. S. R.? When
Lenin and Trotsky led the Comin-
tern and the Soviet Union they did
not practise two contradictory pol-

icies, one a good, the other a bad
one: the policy of the C. I. and that
of the Soviet Union complemented
each other in serving the needs of
the international proletarian revo-

lution. When the revolutionary
wave receded, when the workers'

state had to make concessions, its

leaders explained this openly to all

the workers. While today, what
do you read in L'Humanite? First,

that the revolutionary movement in

all countries does not stop growing,
that it goes from success to success,

that at the same time the U.S.S.K.
marches at a rapid pace to social-

ism, and finally, that the C.S.S.K.

is about to join the League of Na-
tions. Do you believe that this act
is a manifestation of strength, of

power ?

Compromises and Compromises

—The U.S.S.H. is encircled by a
hostile world ; it must know how to

utilize the differences in the capi-

talist class and how to make com-
promises witli certain of the states

to break tip the bloc of its enemies.

—Obviously, no Communist could
reproach the Soviet government for

nifaking compromises, although
there arc compromises and com-
promises. But what is impermis-
sible is to present them as victories

over the bourgeoisie, on the one
hand, and on the other, to base all

its activity on the quality of its

diplomacy instead of building the

defense of the U. S. S. It. on the

forces of the revolutionary move-
ment. Why did the foreign policy

of the Soviet Union suffer such a
sharp turn to the right if not be-

cause of the defeat of the German
proletariat? And do you believe

that if reaction should triumph in

France that the talents of Litvinov

would suffice to preserve the
achievements of the five year plan

against the fascist tide? A policy

hostile to unity of action and a pol-

icy which presents the entry of the

U.S.S.K. into the League of Nations
as a victory, is one and the same
policy, that of tie ruling bureau-
cracy of the U.S.S. It. whose horizon
is limited to the Soviet Union and
which neglects and even fears the

revolutionary struggles in other

countries.

Thud to defend the U.S.S.K. not
only by hollow phrases, but in real-

ity, that is to develop a revolution-

ary struggle, in face of and against
an apparatus of good-for-nothings,

it is necessary to do what we do,

what the Communist League does,

to work towards the rebuilding of

a revolutionary party of the prole-

tariat. This is the road which you,

the region of Saint-Denis, must
follow to be true to yourselves; this

is "the road of Trotsky" that the

L'Humanite wants to frighten you
with.
— We want to follow the road of

revolution.

—That is the same thing.

La Verite, June S, 1934

Recove ry "Fo r the Farmers"
No Solution for the Agricultural Crisis Is Possible on a Capitalist Basis

his master : Stalin really organized

the insurrection in October 1917 ; it

is implied that he saved the day for

Lenin in April when "he threw the

great weight of his authority he-

hind the theses (on bourgeois de-

mocracy ) presented by Lenin"

;

Lenin turned1 Stalin "into a kind of

specialist for saving the situation

at desperate moments on almost

every front. Indeed Stalin himself

wrote to Lenin that he was being

turned 'into a specialist for clean-

ing the stables of the war depart-

ment' "

!

Enough! Enough! The major
thesis of the hook should now be

clear : Lenin was a demi-god ; Stal-

in is his flesh-and-blood continuator.

Trotsky's record and' activity chal-

lenge the whole, false conception.

Trotsky must be destroyed, even If

it is necessary to rewrite history,

slander Trotsky, lie about Stalin,

deify Lenin.

History and truth, like murder,
cannot be long concealed. They
must make their way through all

obstacles into the thinking of the
masses. They are doing it now.
And> as they do Stalinism and its

prostituted servitors are fast be-

coming an abomination in the labor

movement.

—STAMM.

In arriving at an objective un-
derstanding of American agricul-
ture, Its position and relation to

world agriculture, it is necessary
to know that the historic role of
American agriculture has been that
of preparing the foundation for
the mighty structure of American
imperialism. The young but vigor-

ous capitalism of the post-Civil War
days could not advance to maturity
and power without the financial as-

sistance of the European States.

This assistance was obtained by
ceaselessly pushing onto the Euro-
pean market every conceivable
ounce of agricultural produce be-

yond domestic need and building

its own economy on European sav-
ings.

Just about 1890 when this task
was largely accomplished an arti-

ficially conjured spectre of starva-

tion a la Malthas took possession

of the minds of the American gov-
erning classes and an additional

splurge was given to extension of

the agricultural domain together
with the extension of its scientific

technique. Budgetary allotments to

the Department of Agriculture be-

gan to run in figures of seven and
eight numerals. It was during
these years that we witnessed the
launching of the giant irrigation

projects, land reclamation, govern-
mental experimental stations for

crop improvement and a general

back-to-tne laud crusade.

Opening New Homesteads

Knowing that an increased food

supply meant a great increase in

the exploitation of the greater cul-

tivatable land areas, vast areas of

free homestead land was opened up,

particularly in the west. But this

was not determined wholly and
solely by the Malthusiau obsession.

The rapidly developing industrial

East was absorbing more and more
of its working population into the

factories and the development of

West and Midwest agriculture was
a necessary corroiary. Land val-

ues continued to mount and while
the periodic crises of capitalism

hurt agriculture it continued' pretty

much as a going concern for many
years.

Later on the requirements of

American imperialism demanded
further increased acreage. The im-

perialist world war which took
teus of millions out of production
and set them to the task of destroy-

ing life and the means of life

brought with it a pressing demand
for foods and fibers to "'win the

war for democracy". In the seven

years from 1913 to 1920, from 30
to 40 million acres was brought

under the plow in the United States.

Land values mounted sky high. Al-

most every conceivable inch of land
was brought under cultivation and
this on the very eve of a constrict-

ing world market. Humpty Dumtpy
was indeed preparing for the great

fall.

1'resent-day Capitalism in the U.S.
Modern capitalism in the United

States today is characterized by
two things:

1. The United States is the cred-

itor nation of the world, and
2. It is imperialist and forced

to export capital to all parts of the

globe.

The tremendous effect this has on
present and future agriculture in

America can be seen when we re-

member that our position to the
European market has been com-
pletely reversed since the world
war. Before we shipped agricul-

tural goods to Europe to pay the
interest on debts owed. Now we
must be prepared to receive these
from Europe since it is Europe who
is the debtor and we the creditor.

So much for the United States po-

sition as the creditor nation.

Now a brief word concerning the

second characteristic mentioned'
above. The surplus profits of the

capitalists which could not be rein-

vested profitably in American bus-
iness has been invested elsewhere

(1) by loans to Canada, Mexico,
South America, Africa, Australia,

and Asiatic countries who in turn

can only balance their internation-

al payments by selling on that same
world market on which American
agriculture has in the past loaned
so heavily, and (2) by the direct

investment of American capital in

foreign land holdings.

Why Agrarian Crisis is Insoluble

The foregoing are the most signi-

ficant reasons why the crisis in

American agriculture is not merely
passing but permanent. Out of the

World War there emerged a com-
pletely changed orientation among
the European ruling classes. Italy

and Germany strive toward a na-

tional self-sufficiency, England tries

in every possible way to favor her
own over-seas possessions, other

European countries favor Poland'

and Denmark for the sake of trade
advantages whereby they may un-
load some of their own surplus In-

dustrial products, while Japan, for

the sake of its Indian market, is

quite willing to buy Indian cotton.

Britain, while not satisfied with
this agreement, looks on for the

sake of profitable alliances later on
in the event of a war against the
Soviet Union.
Perhaps the most significant

facts of the changed international

position in agriculture can be
gleaned from the following figures.

Between 1913 and 1S32 the United
States Increased its areas for the
production of principal crops from
290,000,000 acres to 320,000,000 or
a little more than 10%. In the

same period the other leading
countries increased their acreage
from ifiJl,0o0,0oo to 724,000,U0t> or

more than lt>7 . The crop output
in the foreign areas was far greater
Ll.an siiii, being record ci! m the

neighborhood of 40% while the in-

crease in American crop output is

put at about 10% over the pre-war
acreage.

"Too Many Farmers*
Quite recently and rather sudden-

ly the American ruling class has
discovered that there are too many
farmers just us there are too many
industrial workers, and tho, reason
why there are too many is because
they have produced too much. The
penalty for this production of an
overabundance is starvation and
misery for those who in blood and
toil and sweat have produced Amer-
ica's wealth. The burden of the

ruling class has always been the

problem of getting rid of surpluses

at a profit. Now tiiey are faced

with a surplus population and its

disposal is giving them no end of

a headache.
'Itecovery" politicians and their

brain trusters have discovered the

fact that 50% of the farmers in the

U. S. produce 'M% oi the total val-

ue of ail crops. Hence 50% of the

farmers could be "withdrawn" from
production with only a loss of 10%
of the products grown for sale. To
this end we have the subdivision of

the farmers into two classes: "mar-
ginal" (rich) and "sub-marginal"
(iioorj. It is proposed to "elimin-

ate" the 'sub-marginal" as a com-
petitive factor ami leave the field

free for the "fit". The solution is

t believe it or not) subsistence

homesteads.
Turning the Clock Backward

Subsistence homesteads ! Millions

of jieople are to learn again the
ancient arts of spinning and weav-
ing. The cluck of history is to be
turned backward and' millions are
to return to the simple primitive
peasant economy of a thousand
years ago. And this at a time when
the productive forces necessary for

the creation of all the material re-

quirements for all humanity has
been developed to an exceedingly
high degree. Jn the words of Marx

it is Indeed time that the "produc-
tive forces have come Into conflict
with the existing property rela-
tions" Therein lies the problem.
The cost of such subsistence

homesteads, which in the end is to
be borne by the worker, is esti-

mated at not less than $2,500 per
family and the total cost, If the plan
were put into operation, would be
a grand total of $10,000,000,000.

Thus while the living standards of
the masses are driven to newer low
levels, and while the government
continues to regard cynically and
lightmindedly the whole question

of federal relief, the spending of
billions to still further Increase

the suffering of the poor famera
and tbu workers, all for the sake
of adding more millions to the cof-

fers of the rich farmers, the food
speculators and capitalists in gen-
eral, meets with no serious opposi-

tion.

The Fanners' Way Out
Under capitalism there is no no.

lution to the problem of the poor
farmers. The crisis in agriculture

is a part of the general crisis of
decaying capitalism. The withdraw-
al of millions of farmers to the
"self supporting" < 1 ) subsistence

homesteads would result In a still

further contraction of the domestic
market, purchases of industrially

produced commodities would fall

off to be followed by more unem-
ployment, more speed-up, more
wage cuts, more misery for the

workers. Workers and farmers
must get together against the star-

vation program of the "recovery"
schemes of the Roosevelt New
Dealers!

The poor farmers can solve their

problems only by placing themselves
under the leadership of the indus-

trial proletariat, the only class in

modern society which is historically

fitted for the organization of a new
society which will be based on pro-

duction for use and not for proflt,

a society where the slogan will be:
from each according to his ability,

to each according to his needs. For
the realization of this the old order
must perish, must be wiped out, by
the revolutionary masses.

—6. ROBERTS.

Strikes and the National Guard
A bright page has already been

added to the history of the Ameri-
can iabor movement by the heroic
struggle of the Minneapolis truck-

men and the Toledo Auto-lite work-
ers. The militant battle put up by
them against overwhelming odds
shows that the lighting spirit of the
American working class Is not
crushed.

Since the inception of the NRA
strikes have broken out often and
frequently. But for genuine milt-

tance and determination to win
nothing like the-;e two have been
seen in the last few years. It of

course redounds to our credit that
members of our organization

played a leading role in one of these
—Minneapolis. But from both of

these strikes, one lesson among
others must be learned, if we are to

take the lead in building a new
revolutionary party.

Tiie Police and Strikes

To a Marxist the role of the

state is known in advance. That
it will unleash its police against

striking workers at the first sign

of militancy on their part is ele-

mentary. Should this not suffice,

the hiring of gangsters, the deput-

izing of "better elements", and the

issuing of injunctions can always
be counted upon to augment the

regular police force. The gen-

darmes of the law are but too hap-

py to be utilized against the work-

ers. That their itching palms are
usually greased by a grateful boss

or association, plays, of course, no
little role.

A policeman, however, is by and
large only a glorified thug, sworn
in to protect private property

;

backed by the state and considered

by the average man as "the law,"

he becomes arrogant and bullying.

Added to this is the fact that the

average man is brought up to re-

spect "the law" and that he rarely

if ever demurs at a gruff—"git
along now". The cop therefore as-

sumes a contemptuous attitude to-

wards him and his almost unbridled

authority over people gives him
qualities common to all bullies. He
feels it needs but a wave of his

club to rout any one.

Strikes Transform the Worker

But John Smith, the peaceful

citizen, becomes changed into some-

thing entirely different during a

strike in which he is participating,

as the Minneapolis and Toledo po-

lice and special deputies found out

to their sorrow. There Jhe strikers

were out to get the scabs and stop

production. And this they did, de-

spite police^ special deputies and
the "better element", who were
armed with guns, tear gas and
clubs,

The blazing courage and brave

fight of these militants put to rout

the hirelings of authority and laid

down the challenge of labor to the

entire American boss class. What
worker has not tingled from head

to foot as he saw the pictorials,

photographs and newsreels of these

battles? What scab has not felt

the icy hand of fear clutch his

throat? It heralds the new dawn

of American labor and labor will

look, listen and absorb the lessons.

Role of tile National Guard
The capitalist class, when It sees

its minions of the law—the police

—powerless, results to other spe-

cially armed bodies of men to en-

force its reign of terror. Chief
among those used In industrial

strikes is the National Guard. Up
to now the National Guard has been
the ace In the hole of American
capitalism. It is at present its

chief form of suppression and co-

ercion of strike movements. How-
ever, the National Guard is by no
means a force that cannot be neu-
tralized. Sections of it can even
be won over to the side of the work-
ing class. Indeed Its very compoci-
tion makes it ideal for weaning it

away from the Influence of its com-
manding officers.

Basically it is composed of young
men and hoys from the city, spring-

ing from proletarian stock and
themselves proletarians, their aver-

age age being about 18 years. Most
of them enlisted for a lark or be-

cause they are unemployed. The
fact that they drill but once a
week and have only two weeks
camping mobilization during the
summer, the discipline within it is

not as strong as In the regular
army. But that does not mean
that it Is loose or non-existent ; as
many a striker can testify.

It becomes then the stem revolu-
tionary duty of the SpartacuB
Youth Clubs in their task of help-

ing to build a new revolutionary
organization to concentrate on these
young workers dressed In soldiers
uniform.

Tasks of Our Youth
Both the Yipsels and the Y.C.L.

have failed to do this. The former
has hardly any of its membership
enrolled In this important force.

Their anti-war activity Is confined
to meetings and an occasional dis-

tribution of leaflets. Nor has the
Young Communist League been
able to do much more. Perhaps a
few scattered Y.C.L.ers here and
there. Or at best a nuclei of two
or three. Their activity la blessed
with the same results that crown
all Stalinist efforts—nothing cornea
of it.

The Spartacus Youth Clubs must
assign a certain definite proportion
of its membership to carry on work
in the National Guard; that Is, to
enlist within it and to work there
as if they were a fraction In a shop
or factory. In their activity the
youth comrades must be given every
possible aid by the Communist
League. Contacts must be made
and leaflets put out on important
issues. These to be distributed
within the armory whenever pos-
sible.

To help build a new revolutionary
party we must root ourselves In the
trade unions. The events in Min-
neapolis have given us a grand
start. It is clear that In the future
we will again be faced by the Na-
tional Guard. Therefore it is Im-
portant that special work lh this

field be not neglected.

—ALDASCH.
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Factions Vie for Control

of Socialist Party
(Continued from Page 1)

voted lor the Declaration of Princ-

iples ! ; and the Open Letter to the

party by Louis Hendin, Old Guard

and secretary of the N. Y. Labor

Committee, printed in the New
Leader, June 16.

"No Compromise"

Hendin bluntly refuses a post of-

fered him on the National Labor

Committee, "until the infantile

Communist Declaration of Princ-

iples Is rejected." Hendin makes

no bones about how far the Old

Guard is willing to go, but says

plainly: "Comrades, let us be frank

about it. There can be no compro-

mise between democratic Socialism

and that anarch o-Communism

which the Declaration represents."

He makes clear that the issue is

not merely one of verbal formula-

tion of the Declaration, but says to

the new executive of the party:

"Some of you may realize too late

that by ruthlessly eliminating all

the forces that built the party (i.e.

by not re-electing the Old Guard)

you will have destroyed the very

movement you have set out to cap-

ture." In other words, the Old

Guard Is not merely lighting to de-

feat the Declaration, but to take

over the party or smash it and

start their own.

The temper of the Old Guard is

also revealed by a viciously reac-

tionary attack on the S. P. conven-

tion by B. Charuey Viadeck, in the

Forward of June 15. Vladeck even

denounced the convention's decision

to put back on the application for

membership the phrase "class

struggle", which had been removed

in 1928, Vladeck declaring that the

"class struggle" has no place in a

party desirous of getting the sup-

port of American farmers! Fur-

thermore, Vladeck puts aside the

pretenses of some of the Old Guard,

who said they objected to the De-

claration of Principles, but would

not have objected to the St. Louis

anti-war resolution. Vladeck de-

clares that he is grateful to Wald-

man for not pretending that the St,

Louis Resolution was correct. For

hie part, Vladeck says that "All

that the St. Louis Resolution did

was to disorganize the Party, to

send hundreds of Oklahoma farm-

ers to jail, and to shorten the life

of Eugene Debs." Refusing to de-

clare himself even a pacifist, Vlad-

eck demagogically thinks up a

"good war", Russia against Japan

jiiixi werman, and says that in such

a war he would be In favor of

"America lighting on Russia's

side."

No Criticism of Labor Fahew or

NBA
The idea of criticizing the A. F.

of L. bureaucracy moves Vladeck

to heights of frenzied denunciation,

and he ends with this gloriflcation

of the labor lakers: "When, when
wiil we learn that Dubinsky, Hill-

man, Zaritzky, Miller and Hoehman
and Nagler, have done more for

socialism through building their

unions than ail the delegates to the

convention." Even the NRA Reso-

lution, which the Old Guard suc-

cessfully bowdlerized on the con-

vention aoor, by removing any re-

ference to the A. F. of L., is at-

tacked by Vladeck lor not giving

credit to the NRA! He declares

the Socialists should give Roosevelt

full support, thus pushing him left.

"To say that every concession given

by Roosevelt is only a trick, makes

workers laugh at us."

In the face of this onslaught by

the Old Guard, the "Militant"

party majority has responded by

conciliatory moves and fervent cries

of unity. With the Old Guard re-

fusing any compromise and carry-

ing the attack to their enemy full-

force, the cry of unity can only

signify the majority's tendency to

capitulate to the Old Guard. What
does it mean, to cry unity, when
Wiildman has already repudiated

the party decisions, Hendin has re-

fuse^ to work tor the party until

it withdraws the Declaration, Pan-

ken makes distinctions between

"sane" and "insane" Socialists) It

can only mean that the party ma-

jority has no wili to light.

Pious Hopes for "Peace"

Thus, in the face of the open

threats of split and of Waldman
and Hendin's written statements,

which of course are the decisions

of the whole Old Guard apparatus,

.Norman Thomas with Christlike in-

nocence writes in the New Leader

of June lti, that it is "gratifying"

that "group after group in the party

is declaring itself against wild ru-

mors of split which unfortunately

were being circulated"—a nice set

of euphemisms to describe what

Thomas heard and read with his

own ears and eyes. "I think", Tho-
mas says, "there will be no more
intemperate discussions in the cap-

italist press," One can be sure that

this is merely a pious hope, for

MINNEAPOLIS NOTES
The Organizer. Weekly paper of

General Drivers No. 574, Minnea-

polis. Vol. 1, No. 1.

It is evident that the militant

Minneapolis truck drivers' union is

moving ahead with all possible

speed to clinch the opportunities

which have been presented due to

the splendid strike of a few weeks

ago. Recruiting into the union goes

on with gratifying speed (an aver-

age of 25 members daily stili com-

ing into the Drivers) ; study classes

in trade union history, union struc-

ture and strike strategy have been

formed and are under way. And

on June 25 appeared the first issue

of The Organizer, new weekly paper

of Local 574, designed to cement to-

gether the bond of understanding

among the membership, and to blaze

a trail of progress before all labor,

organized and unorganized, in this

section.

Five thousand copies of this first

4-page sheet were published. Most

readable, progressive in character,

the paper has gauged to a nicety

the general trade-union and politi-

cal development of the workers

within the union. As the class con-

sciousness of the members is inevit-

ably brought to new levels, one can

anticipate that the editors of The
Organizer will reflect and lead this

consciousness.

In the first issue are articles deal-

ing with the latest organization

campaigns among petroleum work-

ers and laundry drivers, the status

of recent wage arbitration with the

employer committees, a write-up of

the last general membership meet-

ing, the relation of the unions to

the' unemployed, etc. A feature of

the paper Is an excellent humor col-

umn, "The Sharp Shooter". And

do not think that a lot of humor

does not crop up in a city dominat-

ed by such a gang of touchy, super-

civilized bandits as is the Minne-

apolis Citizen's Alliance.

One word about the mechanical

make-up of this potent weapon in

the fight against the bosses. Be-

cause of its handy size. The Organ-

iser is going to prove most flexible

in times of stress. It will be no

problem to get out daily editions

during strike battles. With the

success of the handbill printed af-

ter that Tuesday battle in the

Market, one can appreciate just

what this will mean.

The editor of The Organiser is

Farrell Dobhs. —H.

The hysterical Citizens' Alliance,

frothing at the mouth over the loss

of their "Christian Soldier*', Ly-

man, have raised a fund of over

$10,000 in the last few weeks, out

of which rewards of $5,000 are be-

ing offered for information leading

to the arrest and conviction on the

charge of murder or manslaughter

of the persons guilty of either bill-

ing. The capitalistic press, at the

beck and call of the Alliance, is

featuring news of these rewards on

the front pages.

The very fact that the organized

reaction has moved so slowly and
with such hesitation indicates that,

despite their frantic questioning of

stool pigeons and poring over of

newsreeis taken during the Tues-

day battle in the Market, they have

not a shred of evidence as to the

identity of the "criminals". And,

of much more importance, the fact

that there is in the field such a
strong, militant union has deterred

the reaction from moving with any
con J)dence and decision.

The president of Die Hennepin
County chapter of the "Law and
Order League" announced that "in

carrying out the purpose of the

League In aiding the city and coun-

ty authorities to maintain law and
order, efforts will be made to set

up a permanent fund for rewards

to be paid for like information in

connection with law violations gen-

erally that are of a serious nature.

The offer of such rewards would
undoubtedly assist materially to

prevent the commission of crimes

and to bring offenders to justice."

The union will know what action

to take to light such a move. —H.

Waldman certainly gave him no

jii! a rani pp.

Worse still, Thomas sought to

conciliate the Old Guard by contin-

uing the re-interpretation of the

Declaration of Principles which be-

gan with the pro-Declaration

speeches at the convention. At least

at Detroit, however, Thomas did

speak of "new beginnings" ; but

now the whole Declaration becomes

meaningless, when he says : "We
have been together too long to di-

vide now on a question of how to

say what in their hearts most So-

cialists agree ought to be said." If

"most Socialists" include the

Oneals, Pankens, Waldmans, Hen-

dins, Matthew Levys, Charles Solo-'

mons, Joseph Sharts, etc. etc. etc.,

then the Declaration is not even an

ambiguous, centrist document, but

a reformist fraud. Rather than be-

ing ashamed of the cynical right

wing support of the Declaration,

which was given as part of a horse-

trade in votes, Thomas exhibits this

right-wing support as proof that the

Declaration is all right! He says:

"Nowhere does the Declaration of

Principles in words or by implica-

tion support any kind of dictator-

ship." "A document supported by

the Wisconsin delegates {Mayor
Hoan, etc.) and President Graham
of the Montana Federation of La-

bor cannot be too strong for Amer-

ican workers."

Conciliatory Gestures

Thomas continues his defeatist

conciliatory gestures in the New
Leader of June 2,1; he can And no

stronger words than to say it is

"not encouraging" that "the party

which has not yet raised a fifth of

its quota of the National Fund
Drive can raise so much for fac-

tional controversy." Why does

Thomas say "the party", when it Is

only the Old Guard raising money
for the fight ; certainly the Thomas-
ites and the Militants are not only

not raising money, but aren't even

fighting. All that Thomas can do

is to sigh at the Old Guard's boast

that it can raise $50,000 for its

fight ; says Thomas, "comrades can

meet at expensive hotels to plan a

campaign which, alas, has not so

far confined itself to the discussion

of principles but to attacks on per-

sons."

One must search high and low to

find any evidence of any militancy

in the "Militant" camp. The near-

est thing to an appropriate answer

to the Old Guard is a resolution

by the Y.P.S.L. of New York (New
Leader June 16) which says that

"some individual party members
have made certain threats which,

if pursued further by these indi-

viduals, can only result in a defec-

tion in our movement." And what
does the Y.P.S.L. say in answer to

these "individuals"? Why, that

"For these individuals, the Y.P.S.L.

can only express contempt and dis-

dain," A militant voice. The only

other explicit recognition of the

deliberately splitting and- anti-dem-

ocratic methods of the Old Guard1

was Murray Baron's statement In

the New Leader of June 23, which
refers to Waldman's "disloyalty

which must not go unchallenged

Behind the Scenes

In FascistGermany
(Continued from Page 1)

West Coast Strike
(Continued from last issue)

we gone through an anti-Marxist

revolution in order to carry out a

Marxist program? For every at-

tempt to solve the social problem

by collectivization of property Is

Marxism."

"Would the German people do

better by it, would anybody do bet-

ter, except perhaps those who scent

booty in such a pillaging raid, So-

cial problems certainly exist, but

they can be mastered only when
property is again put under respon-

sibility—not through making collec-

tive ^responsibility the ruling princ-

iple."

This is clear and precise. The

danger conjured up by Von Papen

is not the danger of the proletarian

revolution in Germany, for even he

knows that this would not be pos-

sible without a revolutionary pro-

letarian leadership and least of all

without a revolutionary internation-

al party. He is speaking directly

for the benefit of the fascist guard-

ians of the capitalist system. His

task is to remind Hitler and his

lieutenants that their first essential

service has been performed. With
their petty-bourgeois and plebian

fascist hordes they destroyed the

German labor and revolutionary

movement. They liberated their

masters from the fear of strikes,

revolts or proletarian insurrections

and put the working class in

chains. The many fists in the petty-

bourgeois and plebian army was
the dagger was their only value to

the exploiters.

Too Many Fists

But von Papen is now calling at-

tention also to the danger lurking

in the many upraised petty-bour-

geois and plebian fists. Too many
of them have taken seriously the

demogogic pledges that were em-

bodied in the fascist program in

order to rally the mob and to create

a mass movement against the pro-

letariat. Too many of them still

remain under the illusion that they

can cash in on these pledges. At

the same time even the Fascist

leaders cannot fail to take into

account the present enormous

strain on the German national eco-

nomy., the reduction of the whole

standard of living of the German
masses, including the middle class,

and, as a result of this, the enor-

mous danger of a seething discon-

tent.

Certain points in the Nazi's dem-

agogic program, declared to be un-

alterable for all time, still remain

imprinted in the minds of the

plebian brown hordes. Point 13 of

the oilieial program reads: "We
demand the nationalization of all

businesses which have been up to

the present formed into companies

(trusts)." Aiid, further on, point

17 reads: "We demand land reform

suitable to our national require-

ments, confiscation without compen-

sation of land for communal pur-

nist leadership. They also condemn

the longshoremen for repudiating

the agreement signed by the Inter-

nationa! President, Kyan, which

granted none of the basic demands
of the dock workers, such as union

control of hiring halls, union rec-

ognition etc., and which entirely

left out of the settlement the other

marine unions. At the same time,

through the radio, press, and pulpit

the American Legion lias opened

its campaign against Communism.
For Labor Solidarity

In the face of this united assault

on the part of the employers and
their agents, the unity of the labor

movement must be maintained at

all cost. A further continuance of

such maneuvers on the part of the

Stalinists will tend to weaken the

strike and split away the bulk of

the labor movement. The campaign
for a general strike must be waged
seriously and systematically. The
rank and file of the labor movement
must clearly understand that this

is their light. They must he shown
that the attack of the ship owners,

Chamber of Commerce and the cap-

italist, press is an attack on the

rights of all labor unions. Victory

in the marine strike will give new
confidence and prestige to the labor

movement, and free it from the

paralyzing conservative influence

which has so long been dominant in

the bay region. —D. E.
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What the 73rd Congress

Did for the Bosses
The actions taken by the T3rd

Congress under the leadership of

the Hoosevclt regime reveal far-

reaching bourgeois reforms aimed

to prop up world capitalism.

The outstanding features of the

73rd Congress were

:

1. Cleverly demagogic but firm

steps to centralize and support the

exploiting minority, and weaken

labor by tying it to class collabor-

ation machinery. This was the

main task of the internal measures

of the Congressional session. Bank-

ing and Industry, Agriculture, and

Lagor are the three divisions under

which these measures fall.

The two outstanding features of

the NRA are:

(A] The economic feature. It

organizes the industries on a na-

tional scale under Code Authority

Hodies. It sets aside the Anti-

Trust Laws and enables further

consolidation and centralization of

ti nance and industry through gov-

ernment cooperation, to form car-

tels, national industrial groups and
monopolies. The small capitalists

and sections of the middle class are

driven out of business.

(B) The "social relation" fea-

ture. It corrals the working class

and their struggles against the cap-

italists into ciass collaboration

machinery. The A. F. of L.'s class

collaboration ideology was not suf-

ficient to cope with the rising strike

struggles and new class relations.

The new and extensive machinery

of labor boards and arbitration is

needed to check, to disorganize and

to prevent the workers' struggles,

especially those of the semi-skilled

end unskilled millions of American
workers.

The NJiA has been strengthened

y. C. L CONVENTION
The Seventh national convention the A. F. of L. means in concrete

of the Voting Communist League is terms.

PLOT FRAME-UP IN MPLS
The Hennepin County chapter of

the Minnesota Law and Order

League (a desk in the offices of the

Minneapolis Citizen's Alliance) is

going ahead with its plans to frame

militant workers involved in the

recent truckdrlvers strike, out of

which arose the killing of two bus-

inessmen thugs who were acting as

special deps, Arthur Lyman
Peter Erath.

THE "RANK AND FILE OPPOSI-
TION"

Extract from a Letter)

The drivers' situation is still

tense. Held a mass membership
meeting last Thursday to try and
arrive at a way to force the em-
ployers to negotiate the wage scale

demands. It was decided to call a

joint strike conference of all trans-

portation unions for Thursday P.M.

the 28th.

The Stalinists issued two leaflets

last week over the signature of the

"Bank and File Committee", at-

tacking the settlement, leadership,

and conduct of the strike. The
leadership took the leaflets up and
got two of the "rank and file com-
mittee" to come forward. The rank
and file of the union would not al-

low them to speak. It was shown
that while these critics had May
buttons of the union, they had no
receipts and no union cards.

They barely were able to get out
of the. hall under guard furnished
by the union and after the union
president had spoken and asked for

their safe conduct from the hall;

and'! in spite of this, one of them got a
bat In the Jaw.

poses and the abolition of Interest

and his "recent statements in the on land loans."

New York Times which warrant the

;evcrest discipline." Oaside of

been a peep out of the Militants,

whose every move, at the Detroit

these two statements, there hasn't

convention and since, belies the

name that designates them.

R.P.C.-Militant Merger?

In view of the failure of the

Thomasites and the Militants to put

up any flght against the Old Guard,
while the Old Guard goes rip-roar-

ing along in its bludgeoning cam-

paign, the various and widespread

attempts to merge the Revolution-

ary Policy Committee with the Mil-

itants, expose the real quality of

some of the R.P.O. leaders all the

more glaringly. It Is already clear

that the Thomasites and Militants,

first by writing an ambiguous cen-

trist resolution, which means any-

thing except a revolutionary policy,

and secondly by watering down that

resolution, by a series of re-inter-

pretations since the convention, are

already on the road to a shameless

and unprincipled compromise with

the Old Guard. The only reason

that compromise is not already

made is that the Old Guard will

not have it, but demands open and
complete capitulation. In view of

ttlis situation, the revolutionary

elements in the Socialist Party are

crystallizing in opposition to the

merger and are quite correctly de-

nouncing it. as a treacherous man-
oenver to disperse the left wing
and deprive it of a rallying center.

These elements are also flatty re-

jecting the proposal that they vote

for the centrist "Declaration of

Principles" and are demanding that

a declaration of their own be voted

on.

Help Cuban Comrades

One of the most effective means
of delivering some powerful blows
against our own exploiting class is

to help our Cuban comrades who
hold a strategical position in the

struggle of the Cuban masses
agafnst American Imperialism and
their lackeys. The pressure of the

Cuban masses against the native

exploiters and the United States

imperialists has already forced them
to grant some concessions.

We appeal to the readers of the

Militant to collect money to aid our
Cuban comrades. Ask your shop
mates and friends to contribute.

And then, with the money you col-

lect, send In your own contribution

to : The Militant, 126 East 16th St.,

New York City.

These poiuts were inserted to at-

tract the masses, particularly the

urban and rural middle class. It

stands to reason that they were

never intended to be carried out.

The Fascist army was not created

for any such purpose, it came into

being at the time when German
capitalism could no longer function

on the old basis, when the masses

could no longer be held in subjec-

tion even by a regime of social re-

formism and when the cont inued

existence of capitalism required the

ruthless extermination of all work-

ing class organization as a prere-

quisite for increasing the intensity

of exploitation.

What the Sew Program Means

That function was performed by

the fascist army, tempering its ar-

tificially instilled hatred to Marx-

ism in a ruthless campaign of ter-

ror. But the demagogic pledges ad-

vanced in order to create this army
also served to instill into its mind
the subsequent demand for the com-

pletion of the fascist revolution.

Because of that the fascist leaders

are compelled to give heed to the

peremptory ultimatum of German
capitalism, as now advanced by von

Papen, that the regime base itself

more exclusively on the reactionary

state bureaucracy and put a brake

on the petty-bourgeois and plebian

demands for completion of the fas-

cist revolution. In accordance with

this steps are being taken to reduce

the numbers of the brown army,
and therehy disarm many of its un-

reliable elements. This is the real

meaning of the present movement.

Hitler, however, hurries his assur-

ance that what is developing now
is not a change in the fascist re-

gime.

In his special interview given to

the New York Times reporter of

June 24, thumping his fist on the

.sable, he said: "At the risk of ap-

pearing to talk nonsense I will tell

you that this movement will go on
for a thousand years. The people

are more behind me today than

:they were a year ago. They fol-

low me wherever I go and will con-

tinue to do so."

This is his boast and it is easy
to affirm that it has as little to do
with the objective historical proc-

esses as has the Stalinist prognosis

of standing at this moment on the
threshold of the proletarian revolu-

tion In Germany. Hitler's greatest

difficulties are still ahead, of him.

But that subject will have to be
left for anotker article.

—ABNE SffABECK.

over. According to reports in the

Dailg Worker little was analyzed,

less was planned, nothing was ac-

complished. On the basis of this

source we can get a picture of the

bankruptcy of the Stalinists in the

youth movement.
"100% Increase In Membership"

boldly proclaimed the Daily (June

23, 1«34) in a headline. But the

next day it summarized the report

of the organization secretary of the

Y.C.L. "Marks specially made a

sharp attack on the heavy and in-

creasing fluctuation of the League
membership, saying that though

15,000 members were recruited

since the last convention only 8,000

are still iis the League, 'We have

slogans and resolutions about fluc-

tuation, but we dou't take steps to

overcome it.' " Nor does the re-

port state what steps were pro-

posed —if any-—to overcome this

condition.

300% Turnover In Tirree Years

15,000 recruited in three years.

A, powerful testimony of the fact

that wide sections of youth are and
can be attracted to a revolutionary

youth organization. Add the

claimed 3,000 members at the time

of the last convention and we get

the sum of 18,000 youth. 1'et only

0,000 remain. Not a 200% turn-

over of membership, as we so con-

servatively estimated in the last

issue of the Militant, but a 300%
turnover! One will not find that

in headlines!

The convention had as it avowed
task 'the winning of the youth for

the struggle for Soviet power". The
struggle for Soviet power is on the

order of the day in all capitalist

countries according to the papal

hoard of Stalinism. So it must
likewise be in the United States,

logically conclude ihe young Amer-

ican cardinals and bishops.

Precisely what is meant by this

nobody knows. Obviously the build-

ing of Soviets is not an immediate

task of revolutionaries in the Unit-

ed States. If however the vague

phrase means winning of the young
workers, through their immediate

struggles, for the working class

dictatorship and Soviet power, that

is, for Communism, then the task

is not a new one, but rather an

old task for which conditions are

better than ever before. A big

step forward could have been made
in the past period of the economic

crisis. Why was it not made?

Trade Union Policy

"Failure to understand the cor-

rect trade union policy in the A. F.

of L. and organizing the revolution-

ary trade unions, he (the trade

union reporter) said, accounts for

the isolation of the League from

the masses of young workers In in-

dustry, and especially those enter-

ing strike struggles", reports the

Daily Worker (.Tune 26, 1934.)

Not a wrong trade union policy

—that would be heresy—but the

usual complaint of a "failure to un-

derstand" the correct trade union

policy which presumably the Com-
munist Party and the Young Com-

munist League have. But what is

the policy The reporter called for

the formation of opposition groups

in the A. F. of L. and independent

trada unions. For what purpose

:

to split the unions and affiliate them

to the new brain storm of the Stal-

inists, a new independent trade un-

ion center, Independent of the A.

F. of L., independent of the Trade
Union Unity League. Independent

also of the masses? The reporter

did not explain what this repeti-

tion about "opposition" groups in

A "Mistake"—Who Made It?

The trade union reporter did

state that "We considered that the

U.M.W.A. was completely exposed

and could never come back as a

force in the bituminous fields of

western Pennsylvania. This was
absolutely wrong." Whose mistake

was this which led to the isolation

of the Y.C.L. from the youth in-

volved in the strike wave? Surely

the analysis was based on the. trade

union policy of the Communist
party which the Y.C.L. faithfully

followed, of abandoning the A.F. of

L. unions, and playing around with

pure and simple "red" unions. Is

this policy rejected today?
Only on paper. Opposition groups

are being formed in the mass trade

unions with the aim of building an-

other "independent" trade union

center, independent of everything,

we repeat, except the Stalinist

party.

How the young workers are to be

won for unionization was not even

discussed. No policy was given.

Nor does the Daily report any
discussions on the anti-militarist,

a nti-Fascist, united front, educa-

tional or student work of the Y. C.

L. The agenda did contain a point

on war and Fascism, but the action

of the convention is yet to be re-

ported.

Student Youth Problem
Worthy of note is the fact that

the student problem was not even

put on the agenda of the conven-
tion. The National Student League,
organized by the Y.C.L., has been
constantly changing its program.

From a 'revolutionary" student or-

ganization to an organization based
primarily on student issues, to a
transitional form pending a unity

)f the N. S. L. and the Socialist

Student League for Industrial De-
mocracy and then into a "mass
militant student organization".

Should not a national convention of

the Y.C.L. consider this problem?
Particularly important is this in

view of the fact that no previous

national convention of the Y. C. L.

in thi I ni ted States and no con-

vention ol the Y tang Communist
International since its second con-
gress ( 1921 ] has discussed this

problem.

The national convention reports

give a balance sheet of complete

failure. A convention of an avow-
edly revolutionary organization

which doe-> not even attempt to

draw lessons from the decisive

events of Germany and Austria, by
that omission atone shows its

bankruptcy.

Seed for a New Movement
There is a crying need for a rev-

olutionary youth league which can
organize, educate and win the

youth for communism. Today this

movement can arise only from those
who make an integral part of their

program and practise lessons of the

victories and defeats of the modern
working class, particularly from
the war of 1914-18 to the recent

defeats of the workers in Germany
and Austria. It is the movement
for the Fourth International and
new Communist parties, and a new
revolutionary world union of youth,
which embodies these lessons and
draws the necessary conclusions

from them.

The national convention of the
Y.C.L., by showing the impotence
of Stalinism, also clearly reveals
the need for building the Spartaens
Youth League as the nucleus of the
new revolutionary youth league In

the United States.

—JOSEPH CARTER.

ia [tic last days of Congress by the

act empowering the President to

set up boards to attempt to force

through arbitration wherever

strikes threaten. In addition, the

setting up of a national Railroad

Adjustment Board shows the fur-

ther steps necessary in this indus-

try, which is one of the sickest

capital enterprises today.

The monetary and banking ap-

paratus is being adjusted to con-

form with the greater centraliza-

tion of industry. Particularly the

first steps were taken toward chain

banks and a more unified and con-

sistent bank structure to meet the

international needs of American
imperialism. The present banking
structure of America is one of the

most antiquated among leading Im-

perialist countries.

The measures dealing with Ag-
riculture will have far-reaching ef-

fects in reorganizing American ag-

riculture to fit present requirements

of American capitalism in a world

of shrinking markets. The major
effort of America is directed to in-

creasing the export of capital,

.where safe investments can be

found, and the export of Industrial

and finished commodities. This re-

quires reorganizing agriculture, in

order to leave the door open for

the importation of raw material

and some farm products to enable

creditor nations to pay. This means
a sharp curtailment of domestic
product ion is necessary, and the

AAA is designed to this end, as

are also the bills for the compul-
sory control of tobacco and cotton.

The curtailment program necessi-

tated special relief to the drought
area, and the measure, through the

Frazer-Lemke Bill, to help the

mortgage companies holding farm-

ers' mortgages.

Government Subsidies

2. Government subsidies to in-

dustry have become a dominant
factor in this stage of capitalism.

In the earliest stages of capitalism,

government subsidies were a nec-

essity for the development of the

national capitalists. Now it is a
necessity to maintain the decaying

capitalist system. The direct loans

to industry through the Federal

Reserve Hank and the R.F.C. and
the Housing Act are a huge sub-

sidy, as we have pointed out before

in the Militant, to stimulate the
production of durable goods and
turn the wheels in the heavy indus-

tries which has meant profits to

industry and a slight increase of

production, but with no appreciable

effect on unemployment.
3. Outstanding is the fact that

many issues, especially internation-

al issues, are not handled by Con-

gress, and only reach Congress for

its rubber stamp which, especially

this year when Congress is thor-

oughly dominated by the President,

means that tor practical purposes
international issues are in the
hands of the Executive. In addi-

tion. Congress has delegated power
to the President to conclude recip-

rocal treaties with foreign nations

and to raise or lower duties by
50%.

International Policy

The Gold Act, vesting control in

the President, was not only signi-

ficant as an internal measure, but
as a weapon of international policy

which is now out of the hands of

Congress. In these various ways
power and funds have been centered

in the hands of the Executive, so

that pressing international issues

can be handled with dictatorial de-

cisiveness and rapidity by the Pres-

ident. These issues are the imper-

ialist armament race, which will be
cloaked In naval treaties and peace
pacts, and the trade war that is

aleady in full swing, disguised by
reciprocal treaties and tariff mani-
pulations.

4. In spite of all this increase

of dictatorial power and centraliz-

ation, bourgeois democracy in the
United States is still a powerful
force. Under conditions in any way
approximating the present situa-

tion, the bourgeoisie will not have
to resort tu an open dictatorship.

It still has sufficient interna!

strength and resources, so that fur-

ther shifts of the workers to the
left will be met by concessions de-

signed to check and scatter the

concentration of this leftward shift.

Unemployment Belief

Further struggles of the unem-
ployed will bring forward addition-

al relief funds. More basic re-

forms, dealing with the thirty-hour

week and unemployment and old

age insurance (o a kind) have been
left over for the next Congress, as
concessions to be held in reserve to

be presented later when the claas

storms become greater. Naturally,

even these bourgeois substitutes

and imitations of real social insur-

ance measures, are only granted if

the pressure of the working class Is

sufficient to warrant such stop-gap
measures.

The Administration hopes to he
able to handle the rising strike

struggles In the coming period as
effectively as It handled the Auto
and Steel strike threats. The mea-
sures passed in the last days of
Congress, giving the President full

power to act and the setting up of
arbitration boards is to be used In

an attempt to keep class peace at
home and the workers in subjec-

tion while) the Imperialist mongers
are busy with the international

problems confronting them In their

attempt to organize the world.

—HUGO OEHLER.
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Hitler «Purges» Party in

Bloody Reign of Terror

Fascist Leaders Throw off Middle Class Ballast;

Degenerate Character of Regime Revealed

Hitler lias remained 1 he victor

in the palace revolt within the

German Nazi party. While his real

difficulties still lie ahead of him it

is clear that at the present moment
his stranglehold on the German
state of aKairs is strengthened. The
blackest reaction, the big Industri-

alists, the financiers and tile Junk-

ers are, if anything, as a result of

the recent events, more lirmly in the

saddle, ruling through their instru-

ment—Fascism .

Those who lost in the revolt

faced the firing squad, their guts

splattered in gory scenes which

have become commonplace in Fas-

cist Germany. The Sehutz-Staffeln

—the specially picked section of

the Fascist army, selected by social

origin and physical distinctions

—

together with Goering's special po-

litical police and assisted by the

lteichswehr army, were the execu-

tioners. For the moment they

turned their attention away from

their regular pursuit of hounding

down proletarian rebels.

Human Refuse

And as for those who now were
the victims—the vilest types of de-

generates—nobody will shed a tear.

Only now this fact Is admitted

openly although It has long been a

byward that this condition was
widely prevalent and these elements

constituted the brown shifted army
aa a whole. Only the scum of the

earth, the human refuse, can be

used for the dastardly role this bes-

tial horde had to play. It was, and
it remains after the purging, a

monster trained to be fierce,

schooled for use as a class instru-

ment of suppression.

Hitler came into power, carried

forward by this movement. Its so-

cial base consisted in the main of

the middle class, urban and peas-

antry, together with demoralized

proletarian elements, rallying from
desperation and despair. This mid-

dle class had its own aspirations

nourished by the demagogic prom-

ises of the Nazi program of nation-

al socialism. These aspirations,

representing in themselves a dang-

er to the fascist regime, are now
dached to the ground in the gory

scenes called the self defense of

the state.

German Workers Prostrate

There was no evidence at all of

the German proletariat in these re-

cent events. It still lies prostrate,

sacrificed by the miserable failure

of its parties. The German prole-

tariat as a social force has played

no role as yet. However, the ob-

jective result of these events will

serve to narrow enormously the

base of the blood curling ruling

regime. Its exploitation and sup-

pression of the masses will of nec-

essity Increase, preparing the day
when the German proletariat will

again rise. But it will not rise

until it regains its consciousness,

Its organizations and above all, not

until it re-establishes a revolution-

ary party.

To gain a better understanding

of these recent German events it is

necessary to recapitulate some his-

torical facts.

Under the Weimar Republic the

capitalists and the Junkers re-

mained the real rulers. The Wei-

mar constitution stripped them of

some of their formal authority.

Governments changed in make-up
and in political color, from social

democratic to outright bonapartist,

biit the police, the army and the

whole of the state bureaucracy re-

mained theirs. The big industrial-

ists, the financiers and the Junkers
never for one moment gave up Hie

hope of regaining their glories of

the old empire, of regaining its

colonies, of regaining the markets

of exploitation, of scrapping the

the Versailles Treaty, of crushing

the Weimar constitution and above

all of crushing the working class

movement.
The Custodians of Capitalism

The social democrats had been

good enough to rule as long as the

masses could be held in subjection

by its promises of reforms. In the

most trying period of the German
capitalists, when they were the

weakest and when the working
class asserted its demands, the so-

cial democrats came to the rescue.

From the Inception of the Weimar
republic the social democrats
drowned the proletarian revolution

in blood and prepared the road for

the ^stabilization of capitalism.

They continued as the custodians of

the Interests of capitalism and in

an almost uninterrupted coalition

with the capitalist parties gave up

even their own reform program. Of

the parliamentary democracy, which

they had so laudatorlly appropriat-

ed as their own, they made a sham-

bles and a debauch.

The working class found itself

reduced to the lowest level. Im-
poverishmen L struck the middle
class, Social Democracy was no
longer useful to capitalism. Com-
munism grew. The Communist
movement began to appear danger-
ous and the trade unions, despite

all the betrayals of the workers,

remained strongly entrenched. But
the forces of Fascism grew out of

I he same conditions of capitalism.

The big industrialist*; needed an
instrument to crush the Weimar
constitution and to do that they had
to first crush the working class

movement. In this situation the

fascist movement developed and be-

came powerful. It became the in-

strument. It attracted to itself the

vilest and most decrepit elements
of the capitalist class, but essentl-

ully the desperate and despairing

middle ciass and the demoralized

proletarians.

Tlie Rallying Slogans of Fascism

Its rallying slogans were embod-

ied in its deceptive national social-

ism. Within the former was con-

tained the promise of the scrapping

of the hated Versailles Treaty and
the restoration of all the glories of

the empire of the old days to which
the middle class, disappointed with

Social Democracy and never at-

tracted to support o£ Communism,
still harked back in its dreams. In

the fascist slogans of Socialism was
embodied the bizarre promises of

busting up the trusts, of dividing

up the big businesses for the benefit

of the small retailer and of parcel-

ling out the big landed estates to

the peasants. To the middle class

this program represented a glorified

empire but with the oppressive fea-

tures of big business eliminated.

The capitalists and the Junkers
were never fooled by this "socialist''

part of the Nazi program. They
knew it was only a bait for the

(continued on page 4 )

Old Guard Routs Militants

InNewYorkSP.Convention
The Old Guard won a complete

victory at the New York State con-

vention of the Socialist Party,

nominating as candidate for gov-

ernor the extreme right winger,

Charles Solomon, by a majority of

nearly three to one; electing a
complete Old Guard slate for the

new State Executive Committee

;

and put through every Old Guard
resolution, including a repudiation

of the centrist Declaration of

Principles adopted at the recent na-

tional convention,

A section of the Old Guard final-

ly permitted the nomination of Nor-

man Thomas as candidate for U. S.

Senator, by the withdrawal of his

opponent, James Oneal. But the
controlling elements of the Old
Guard, the Solomon-Waidman-Hen-
din-Panken gang, were unrelenting.

Though Thomas was the only candi-

date running, he received only 58
votes to 3S against, in a convention

of 118 delegates.

Militants Pussyfoot

The Militant-Thomas faction lost

every claim to leadership In the

struggle against the Old Guard. Not
only did they put up no light In the

pre-convention struggle for dele-

gates, but at the convention they

were conciliatory and pussyfooting

on every basic issue, and instead of

fighting on the fundamental ques-

tions, contented themselves with

booing the most provocative attacks

made by the Old Guard.
Kven in victory, the Old Guard

made no pretensions" of loyalty to

the decisions of, the national con-

vention majority. Charles Solomon,
standard-bearer in the state elec-

tions, bluntly told the Militants,

'You are making It practically im-

possible for some of the cou.ades
to remain in the party", and de-

clared that if the referendum on

the Declaration were defeated he

would continue to fight agalim Its

principles. In direct contradiction

to the constitution of the Socialist

Party, Algernon Lee, convention

chairman, ruled that the Detroit

Declaration was not binding untH
after the referendum. The Old

Guard resolution went further, re-

pudiating the Declaration by say-

ing that "the Socialist Party of the

State of New York is a social dem-
ocratic party," that the Detroit de-

claration "in some of Its features

is in conflict with the principles and
tactics of social democracy", and
pronounced the reactionary D a i

-.ar-

ation adopted in 1924 to be "still in

force".

Crushing Policy of Old Guard
By nominating James Oneal in

opposition to Thomas, the Old

Guard served notice that they are

determined to crush or drive out all

opposition, and will give no place

in the party to those opposing them.

Part of the Old Guard did not go

this far, feeling their overwhelming
victory was sufficient. This group
included full-time party function-

aries like Julius Gerber, Henry
Fruchter and Oneal. The ruling

Old Guard, however, remained ada-

mant to the end. Since they are

in full control of the new State ex-

ecutive Committee, it ts clear they

intend to wipe out the Militant op-

position.

Tee miscarriage of the Old Guard

plans to keep Thomas out of the

election campaign was largely due
to a siip-up in strategy. The Old

Guard planned to adopt the state

platform and other right-wing

measures, and then demand that

Thomas could not stand as candi-

date unless he supported the right-

wing program. But the time ele-

ment saved Thomas. The Old
Guard's machine did not move fast

enough, and the hour for choosing

candidates arrived before passage
of the right-wing program. The
Old Guard suspended the rules long

enough to pass their repudiation of

the Declaration of Principles. This,

however, since it was in contraven-

tion to the decision of the national

convention, Thomas was able to say
did not bind him. It was then too

late for the Old Guard to put
through the state platform before

the candidacies.

Humiliation of Thomas

But the nomination of Thomas,
instead of being the "victory"

which the Militants ciaim, was a

thorough humiliation of Thomas.
Laidler's speech nominating Thom-
as was shamefully conciliatory. He
let pass by Waldman's chauvinist

statement, in nominating Oneal,

that the candidate should be one
"to whom the U. S. Senate means
something in the American tradi-

tion." He ignored the insistence

of the Old Guard "that the candi-

date should represent a definite

position." In the faee of Solomon's
denunciations, Laidler assured the

convention that Solomon and Tho-

mas were ideal running mates be-

cause "they have gotten along to-

gether splendidly in previous cam-
paigns".

Panken, in opposing Thomas' no-

mination, declared that "Thomas
has been a candidate all this time,

and if anybody Is responsible for

the failure of the movement, it is

Thomas." The climax in the attack

on Thomas was the denunciation of

him by Joseph Tuvim for the stand

he took on the furriers, the Pro-

gressive Miners, and his attack on

the movie union racketeers.

Oneal had risen to ask for the

General Stride

Near in Frisco

After Killings

New York, July (S.—Twelve hours

ater Joseph P. Ryan, chief of the

longshoremen's union had issued a

viciously reactionary attack on the

longshoremen's strike, which Ryan
had attempted to settle and leave

the other unions in the lurch, Ryan
was forced to change his tune. All

A.F. of L. unions on the waterfront,

wer planning to meet on the ques-

tion of tying up New York piers and
Ryan was declaring for the strike.

* • • •

San Fransisco, July 6—General

strike looming. Frisco inflamed

with indignation at the murders
and violence inflicted on the stri-

kers. Strike symi>athy is so strong

that the governor and the bosses are

afraid the morale of the national

guard, now patrolling the piers, will

break under the pressure. "Any
man who fires into the air will be

oourt-martialled,'" Colonel Mlttel-

staedt warned his men, in issuing

the order "Shoot to kill."

The pressure is also driving for-

ward the Frisco Labor Council

which last week passed a resolution

callng upon the longshoreman to

drive radicals out of the union.The

Council moels tonight, on the gen-

eral strike issue. So does the Ma-
rine Engineers' Association. Team-
sters' Union votes on strike Sunday.

Street railway men on the move too,

and other union meetings scheduled

for next few days will undoubt-

edly take strike votes.

The two thousand naton a!

guardsmen have not stopped the

strikers and sympathizers who are

pressing against the military and
police lines. Outgoing trucks are

being turned bfick at outlying

points. Trucks carrying perishables

wer overturned at Livermore Can-

yon. The Beit Line Ratiroad conn-

ecting the piers with the railroads,

is the worst strikebreaking weapon,
not only carrying freight, but its

cars are lined up to provide a pro-

jecting alley for the trucks.

The strikers killed yesterday

were shot down on the corner of

Minion and Stuart Strents. Today
pickets chalked off the square on

which they were killed anl asked

passing workers not to walk on it.

In tlie center of the square is in-

scribed :

"Police murders here'"

The labor movement here com-
prises 120 unions with about 50,000

members. Only the combined eff-

orts of the whole labor movement
can deeat this onslaught. Every-

body has combined on the side of

the bosses—chambers of commerce,
the notorious Industrial Association,

Governor Merriam. the police, the

troops, the ship owners. For all

they know that if (ho marine work-
ers win San Fransisco will be a

union town. That's just why all the

unions have to fight this fight. If

they don't light, they're licked.

(continued on page 4 )

New Address

AH members and sympathizers

are urged to take notice of the

change of address of the Commu-
nist League, The Militant, Young
Spartacus and all the other insti-

tutions which formerly had their

headquarters at 120 B. lfith Street.

The new address is 144 Second
Avenue, New York City,

Housewarming
A housewarming party at the

new headquarters of the New York
Local of the Communist League of

America will take place Saturday,

July 14th at 8 P.M. The new head-

quarters are located at 144 Second
Ave., corner 9th Street. A program
of entertainment has been arranged

for this occasion, food and refresh-

ments will be served. All friends

and sympathizers are Invited.

New Truck Drivers Strike

Impends in Minneapolis
Back tlie Leagne

it Mew Drive
With the general strike impend-

ing in Minneapolis, the need for

concerted efforts on organization

work, and the stabilization of our
press becomes imperative. A defi-

nite duty is imposed upon us by
the events.

Can we rise to the situation?

Comrade Cannon has already left

for Minneapolis to cover the news
and analyae the events for The
Militant and the New International.

.If the strike breaks, we must
give further assistance. The en-

tire League must be mobilized for

the tremendous tasks ahead.

SHOULDERS TO THE WHEEL!
BACK MINNEAPOLIS BY

HELPING THE LEAGUE.
SEND YOUR COLLECTIONS

IMMEDIATELY. DON'T DELAY.
Receipts

(Since last Report)

A Friend, N. Y $15.00

Chas. Anthony, N. Y 2.O0

Marion JIcLeod 1.00

S. C, Baltimore 1.00

G. James, Berkeley 1.00

Helen Mason, Columbus... 10.00

A Friend (King) 50

Manhattan Branch 1.28

M. M. 25.00

Broad SilkDept inSilkUnion

Backs 7 Expelled Militants

MASS MEETING

The Meaning of th<

German Events
SPEAKERS:

MaxShachtman -ArneSwabeck

Sunday, July 8, 8 P.M.

Irving Plaza Hall - 15th Street and Irving Place

Admission 15c Questions and Discussion

(The following article on the

expulsions in the Silk workers

union was due to appear in the

last issue of the Militant but

unfortunately was crowded out

because of lack of space.—Ed.)

BULLETIN
FATERSOS, June 25—The Broad

Silk Dep't membership meeting

(A.F.S.W.) overwhelmingly voted

today to recommend to the Joint

Executive Board and to the General

Membership Meeting that they

throw out the expulsiotw of aH As-

sociated members brought up on

eltarges by Eli Keller for their par-

ticipation in the Albert (Koy) case,

and for being members of the Unit-

ed Silk Workers Club. This motion

was opposed by only two votes.

Among the seven expelled mem-
bers of the Associated are: mem-
bers of the Broad Silk Executive,

members of the Constitution Com-
mittee, members of the last strike

committee, and shop chairmen. All

of them are candidates for election

to the incoming Broad Silk Execu-

tive. With a single exception, they

are all members of the United Silk

Workers Club. The attack of the

officialdom is being directed in par-

ticular against: Eddie Swaiyful.

Charlie Weiss, Felix Giordano, Ross

Moran, and Anna Fisher,

The Albert (Boy) Case

On April 23 a strike was called,

in the Roy shop because of discrim-

ination. The worker discriminated

against was a member of the Na-

tional (Stalinist) Union: the shop

was under the jurisdiction of the

National, and in it worked several

A.F.S.W. members. All the work-

ers in the shop, both National and

A.P.S.W., walked out.

On April 26 the bosses offered to

settle provided the workers took a

wage cut. The workers stayed out,

now striking on two issues.

For two weeks everybody was out

on strike, including one, H. Her-

man. Then, the bosses moved the

shop to Madison Ave. & 3rd Ave.,

and changed its name to Albert

Silk Co. At the same time they

became members of the Manufac-

turers Association in an obvious at-

tempt 'to break the strike by claim-

ing a contract with the A.S.W. In

other words, the bosses moved their

shop, rushed to the Bosses' Associa-

tion and then—to Keller who had
just managed to squeeze through In

the election for General Manager
on a "progressive platform".

Here was an excellent opportun-

ity to demonstrate to all siik work-

ers not only the suicidal policy of

Stalinism but also the forward-
looking policies of the Associated.

Instead Keller obligingly appointed

one Fi-rma.i as shop-chairman The
bovses-' promptly appointed Berman,
—a* fi reman As now this fore-

man-shop-chairman Berman pro-

ceeded to aid the bosses in the

name of the A.S.W. (!) in getting

an injunction against the picketers.

Demand Open. Investigation

At this juncture a committee of

A.S.W. workers appeared before

the Broad Silk Executive and de-

manded an open investigation of

the Albert case. Although the mo-
tion was made and seconded, the

"progressive" majority on the board
completely ignored It, and proceed-

ed then and there to carry on an

Entire Labor Movement Backs 574
General Strike Possible

Another general strike of truck drivers under the leadership of tie
indomitable Local 574 looms in Miu spoils.

After the crushing defeat they suffered at the hands of organised
labor in the first driver,' strike lb, bosses are now trying to recoup
their losses in an effort to swindle the workers out of the wage Increases
wbi.-h were taken for granted at rhc conclusion of the last strike

The employers, violating the leims of the agreement, have refused
to arbitrate (he question of wage, and working conditions with the
representatives of tlie union.

In the meanwhile the open sho,, bosses have issued half page paid
ad* to the press, lying about the fa, is and charging the union with the
responsibility for the Impending strike.

But. Local 574 will not be cheated out of the rightful gains they se
Victoriously won in the recent strike. They have accepted the challenge
and hurled back the answer.

The answer is FIGHT!
Minneapolis labor has been cat ed upon for 1U support A jointcont™ was held and trom ,he (,ntral Labor Union cfrTbe A F ZL. they have jomed bands to ,he !as, man wlt h the fighting truck driversagamst the notorious Citizen's AUJmce of Minneapolis
Under ,he aegis of Hus joim coherence of all the anion, of Minne-apolis a mass demonstration is to be held tonight, July 8th at 6-30 PMUnion representatives will es po* } ib,. conniving tactics' of the bos**and their Jackal tricks before tens , ; thousands of cheering workersThe leaflet advertizing the demonstration says that "DECISIVEACTION WILL UK TAKEN AT THIS MEETING/'

DW8IVI

Breaking the written pledge
which was wrested from them by
the fearlessly militant actions of
Local 574 In the preceding strike,
the bosses have undertaken a move-
ment to deprive the truck drivers
of those advantages which were
implicit in the arbitration they
agreed to.

Lies and Evasions
Amidst a veritable barrage of

lies and evasions to the kept press
.

they complain bitterly that the un-
ion is not living up to Its promises.
These promises, they presume to
be, are not that the questions of
wages and working conditions shall
be brought before the arbitration

board for adjudication. The em-
ployers conceived the agreement as
the usual run-around. After fall-

ing to come to terms with the union
representatives they thought the
matter would be dropped and noth-
ing more would be heard of it.

But this was Local 574 they were
dealing with, not the Executive
Council of the American Federation
of Labor.

In this statement of the 188 firms
they display that hypocritical In-

dignation that is so typical of
bosses when they are compelled to

surrender the smallest part of their
blood-profits extorted from their
wage-slaves.

A tear-jerking whine that the
union would not permit itself to be

'. victim of delay—the time-worn
method of cheating the workers out
of their victories—Is expressed at
the fact that 574 promptly placed
pickets before those few establish-

ments which continued to discrim-
inate against strikers.

A Real Industrial Union
If these aggressive tactics on ta*

part of the union and Its leaders
were unsavory to the bosses then it

certainly must have been a bitter

pill for them to swallow when they
discovered that they were not deal-

ing with a craft union of drivers

and helpers but a broad Industrial

union covering handlers, banana
men, tomato men, potato men, cool-

er men, celery trimmers, orange
men and California fruit men. The
bosses howl that these were not
included in the agreement. But
the very fact that it Is these self-

same bosses who deal with the
drivers that are making the com-
plaint gives the lie to this asser-

tion. The bosses would have very
ranch liked to separate the work-
ers into ineffective craft unions.

But they reckoned without their

host.

We i,re paying enough, shout the
profit-mad bosses. Are we not liv-

ing up to the 50 cents per hour
minimum for truck drivers? Fifty
cents an hour may be the Concep-
tion of the wealth sated bosses of
a living wage for their employees.
Fifty cents an hour may have been
the lot submitted to by the workers
before their last strike, before
they stood up to the stature of hu-
man beings who want a decent liv-

ing wage. But certainly not after
they drove the bosses, their police
and hired thugs to such a miserable
rout.

The Union's Answer
The answer of the union leaders

to the false, charges of the employ-
ers is quite explicit. It throws the
responsibility where It belongs.
They make their position clear be-

yond doubt in a statement Issued

to the press which follows. We
quote from the Minneapolis Journal
of July 2nd.

"Investigation" with Henry Ber-
man, foreman-shop-chairman as the
spokesman for the workers. The
Executive Board meeting broke up
iu a list-tight, precipitated by one
Cbeuatsky (Keller's man Friday).

All attempts to deal with the
matter inside [he union were
squashed. Keller aud his "progres-
sives" obviously were relying on
their temporary control of the ex-

ecutive bodies to whitewash them
selves through secret investigations.

The United Siik Workers' Club

thereupon undertook a campaign

lor tbo tollowing demands: 1} an

open investigation conducted by the

union into the whole case; a) im-

mediate recall of ail the A. S. W.
members recruited by Berman into

the shop and actually scabbing

there; 3) refusal to grant member-

ship to any worker not now in the

Associated but working in the shop

under Keller's protection; 4) full

support of the strikers by the A.S.

W. ; 5) immediate repudiation and

expulsion of Henry Berman who
acted throughout as u bosses' agent

and scab recruiter.

Militant Policy Bears Fruit

The niilitai. and progressive

policies of the Associated men who
led and supported this campaign
bore fruits immediately, to the

chagrin of both Keller and of the

Stalinists who presumably were

"leading" the strike, but who as a

matter of fact had left the men
stranded. The leader of the strike,

together with several other Nation-

al members, immediately either

joined the Associated or tiled their

applications. In a pathetic attempt

[o salvage their biggest shop the

Stalinists ran a "public trial of

Kli Keller" on June 1—as their at-

tempt to capitalize on the Open In-

vestigation whicb the United Silk

Workers' Club held on May 30. At
the same time the Daily Worker
ranted that the Trotskyites were

working to sell out: the strikers.

While the Stalinists were busy in-

citing the workers against the

"Musteites and Trotskyites,", the

Lovestoneites (Keller at the head)

raised a bowl that these same
"renegades" were working hand in

hand .with the Stalinists, in the in-

terests of the National.

Keller initiated nothing short of

a red-baiting campaign, and availed

himself of every reactionary tactic

that has ever been, devised. Thus,

the "accused" were summoned to

appear for trial without being in-

formed what the charges against

them were, or who tbu accusers

were: even before a hearing was
held, three of the accused who were
aslo members of the Broad Silk

Executive were suspended. Pro-

tests against the procedure were
not heeded. Keller did graciously

consent to send out letters specify-

ing the charges. Before the actual

hearing, Ross Moran, was expelled

from the union as "not a silk work-
er". (Keller is convinced that

Moran is a truck driver—evidently

under the freshf impression of the
Minneapolis struggle, Keller has
been having nightmares of "truck-

driver Trotskyites.")

Keller's Charges
Moray's protest letter, demand-

(Continued on Page 4) (Continued on Pace 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

The Military Coup d'Etat

In Latvia
The character of the military there, formed his new government

"Hell Hitler!"

Not the least nauseating feature

of. the recent murder campaign in

Germany was. the, unanimity with

which the leaser bureaucrats, fear-

ing their own necks and Jobs, re-

peated with variations ail the offi-

cial denunciations of those who but

yesterday were hailed as heroes.

Now it Is "the traitor", "enemy of

the revolution", "degenerates", etc,

etc. Hitler Is hailed as "the Lead-

er", "the German state with Hitler

as the leader", "the National So-

cialist Party with Hitler at the

head". Such belly-crawling and

lickspittle '•hero"-worship belongs

properly to the degenerate and pet-

ty-bourgeois Fascist movement.
• * * *

Hitler and Capone
Newspapers, particularly the Eng-

lish, press, have been comparing

Hitler's murdering of his bosom

pals to the St. Valentine's Day

massacre of gangsters in Chicago.

There is this difference. Hitler

was able to pass a law making his

murder campaign legal after the

event. Capone was never able to

do that.
» • * *

Tbe Fascist Danger

That murderers, dope-flends, sex-

ual degenerates and maniacs make
up the leadership of Fascist move-

ments has been amply demonstrated

first in Italy and now in Germany.

The record of the leadership of the

Ku Klux Klan, Silver Shirts and

Khaki Shirts show that this femora

is also common to similar move-

ments la America. That the pow-

erful German labor movement

should have allowed such a gang to

grow in strength Is the most telling

condemnation of that movement
that can be made. In America we
must not repeat their mistakes. We
must again raise the alarm and

call for Joint and crushing action

against the flrst stirrings of the

Fascist beast.
• * * •

Stalinism and Germany

The Stalinists who saw a "revolu-

tionary upsurge" in Hitler's coming

to power now see a proletarian vic-

tory approaching in the death of

Von,' Schleicher and Roehm. Open-

air speakers go a step further than

editorial wrfters and call on their

audiences to prepare fo "defend

Soviet Germany". But the Moscow
correspondent of the New York

Times reports that Soviet officials

consider a Bolshevik revolution in

Germany something izi the remote

future. Actually, he reports, they

would not like to see such a devel-

opment now. It might lead to war.

And yet the Daily Worker shouts

"Long live Stalin, leader of the

world revolution".
• • • •

Voodooism

Science may explain the world,

explain ,it so clearly that even the

witch doctors of the various church-

es are compelled to acknowledge its

truth. But let some upsetting na-

tural phenomenon occur and the

preachers revert to the primitive.

The New York Times reports

"Prayer bands have been organized

throughout Kansas. Catholic as

well as Protestant churches are

holding prayer services in behalf of

rain." There must be a shortage

of lunatic asylums in Kansas.
• • *

Bert Wolfe
Bertram D. Wolfe ot the Love-

stone Group ventures to attack

Karl Radek in the latest issue of

tbe Workers Age. Kadek's article

In the Dally Worker on the League
of Nations is the object of the at-

tack and Wolfe does a fair job of

demolishing Radek 's reactionary

position. However, before attack-

ing Radek, who is but a tool of

Stalin, iWotfe bows before the

"leader". "We can quite agree

with Stalin", says Wolfe. Yes, yes.

we know that. You always agreed

with Stalin on every thing but one.

"Dual-unionism'* "Social - fascism",

"third period", "Socialism in one

country", "expulsion of Trotsky -

lsts", "expulsion of Brandler", "re-

moval of Bucharin", all was agreed

to. But removal of Lovestone and

his supporters from the leadership

of the American party—-ah ! that

was a different matter, a principle

question. —BILL.

CLEVELAND
first Annual

PICNIC
Giyen by

Communist League of America.

(Cleveland Branch)
SUNDAY, JULY 32. 1931

Garfield Park — Section T

(Take 105th St. Car—Garfield Pk.)

Admission 10c Free Refreshments

coup of ilay 15th in the small Bai-

lie fount ry, Latvia, leaves no doubt

in the minds of the, revolutionary

working class that the leadership

of Karl Ulmanis and General Bolc-

dis are inseparably identified with

the hated ultra-reactionary "'Peas-

ants' League", which is known to

all revolutionary workers as a petit-

bourgeois, kulak-nationalist sect,

and which has led a characteristi-

cally clear fascist movement in that

country tor a long time.

Not by any accident has this

party—the most reactionary and
anti-proletarian in Latvian politics

—been at the bottom, of the initi-

ator and influencing force of the

coup d'etat of May I5th. First of

ail, this "Peasants' League" has

been tin: initiator of the) notorious

special tariff law on export goods,

in favor of the middle-class kulak

economy ; the "Peasant's League
representatives in tbe Saeim (parli-

ament) are the constant looters of

the state treasury, for the benefit

of the former Baltic barons and
landlords of Liv- and Couriand; the

•'Peasants' League" has been the

medium that most efficiently pur-

sued those policies which shifted

all tiie sufferings and hardships

brought about, by the general crisis

upon the shoulders of the city pro-

letariat, the village poor and the

farm workers ; and, finally, the

"Peasants' League" is the ruthless

creator of the system of terror by

which the Latvian ruling class

have suppressed and are still able

to suppress the slightest attempts

of protest by the masses. They are

employing subterfuge and deception

to hide their true motives and real

intentions.

The Program of Ulmanis

By the direct support of this

petit-bourgeois clique that has the

form and policy of ihe unbridled
1

monster of fascism, the Ulmanis
dictatorship rode into power.

The goal of Ulmanis' ambition

was to replace the parliamentary

torm of government with the au-

thoritarian or dictatorial power.

Several months before the coup, he

presented a bill to that effect in the

parliament, where It was drastically

criticized, changed and filed. A
week before the coup, the parlia-

ment adopted in its second session

the new constitution, with complete

rejection of ail Ulmanis' amend-
ments. Then it became evident

that the third session would not

even consider his proposals and the

only way left was—the military

coup, which was successfully car-

ried out the night between May 15th

and Kith.

That night armed bands of war
veterans broke into the Labor Tem-
ple of Riga, capital of Latvia,

where the Social Democratic head-

quarters were located, arrested all

present, confiscated all property,

and transformed the place into a so-

called "National Defense League"

headquarters.

On the same night all Socialist

members of the Saeim were arrested

in their homes. The S. D. presi-

dent. Dr. Paul Kalnin, was amongst

the first arrested. From all other

mem tiers of the Saeim signatures

were taken, wilder threat, not to

attempt to call an assembly. Early

in the morning, all trade union lead-

ers were rounded up and their of-

fices closed. Fifty newspapers and
periodicals were suppressed, mostly

Socialist, although one neutral

German language paper, Europa
Ost was included.

The official reiiort next morning
circulated stories that carloads of

arms were seized, and two hundred
revolvers taken from Dr. Kalnin's

room. The second part of the re-

port announced, ironically, in con-

trast to its own actions, that in the

near future, the Fascist Legion-

naires would have attempted an up-

rising and the action of Ulmanis
was simply to stave them off. But
very few legionnaires were arrest-

ed by Ulmanis.
Rests on Military Force

In throwing all his opponents in-

to jail, Ulmanis' dictatorship ex-

pected to prepare the ground for

fiic coming general election, the

date of which has not been set

in which to carry his program
Into action. In the meantime, it

rested purely on military force. The
morning after the coup, eight regi-

ments of regular troops marched
into the city. Simultaneously, new
regiments were organized from the

reactionary volunteers. In recruit-

ing first from the most conservative

layers of the population, soon the
government found full support also

from the various centrist groups
and of the German national minor-

ities.

Ulmanis, being himself a rich

landowner and capitalist who re-

cently spent several weeks in Nazi
Germany to "study" the government
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after his own image, that is, of the

capitalists and landlords.

His cabinet includes, besides him-

self as Secretary of State and For-

eign Affairs: Skujenieks—Vice-sec-

retary of State and Foreign Af-

fairs; General Bolodis—War; Gul-

bis—Interior ; Einbergs—Communi-
cation ; Rubuls—Public Welfare

;

Kaulinsh — Agriculture ; Ehkis—
Finance ; Apsitis—Justice ; Profes-

sor Adamovitsh—Education ; Yaud-

sens—Assistanee.

Ail "good" men, when judged by

individual standards of morality

and respectability. Looking at it

from a little broader point of view,

(he vocabulary of denunciation and

abhorrence seems inadequate when
applied to their records and actions.

Viewed with still wider social and

historical vision, they seem to be

instruments in the process by which

the capitalist class hopes to main-

tain its power, without which it

could not retain its stranglehold

over the working class of Latvia,

Aimed at the Workers

It is clear from here, that the

Latvian working class and the toil-

ing masses are the subject against

whom the Ulmanis coup d'etat was
directed. Bourgeois reaction, with

armed forces, and not altogether

without the support of the S. D.

leaders, is trying forever to crush

the resistance of the proletariat.

The "Peasants' League" and its

war-fascist traveling companions

dared to take the power, with the

knowledge that the Latvian work-

ing class is split and demoralized

by the Social Democracy on the one

hand, and the Stalinist bureaucrats,

with their political isolation and
false trade union policy on the

other.

The Latvian Social Democracy
and the Stalinist phrase-mongers

helped Ulmanis' accession to power,

Just as much as the armed kulak

bands of the "Peasants' Party".

Only recently, the Social Democrat
Menders threatened the fascist

forces from the floor of the Saeim,

and also in the party congress, that

they would not make the mistake

their Austrian brothers did. Men-
ders and Bruno Kalnisb. warned the

bourgeoisie with threats : "Nothing

comes to us unexpected", and that

in case of the violation of the con-

stitution they1 would "come to the

streets".

More than fifteen years the Social

Democratic leaders have split and
sabotaged the working class fight

for freedom. In every case where
the working masses attempted ac-

tion against their exploiters, they

called for "law and order" and
"discipline". At the same time they

matched their wits with the Stal-

inltes, in sabotaging the united

front. Whenever the sentiment

of the workers called for ac-

tion, they, with .Menders and Kal-

ninsh, gave them promises for the

future. The StaUnites on their

part answered by organizing a "La-

bor Sports Unions" of their own,

and played football with fascist

storm-troopers, while refusing to

meet with Social Democratic work-

ers.

Workers Without Leadership
Tricked by Social Democracy, re-

pelled by the Communist Party pol-

itics of bluff and ballyhoo, the bom-
bastic phrase-mongering which held

sway over every activity of the

party, great masses of class con-

scious workers sank into apathy

and indifference. Thousands have
been lured over into the camp of

Ulmanis and the "Peasants'

League".
The pet it-bourgeoisie element in

the Peasants League and their war-

fascist allies have prepared for the

coup of the 15th of May for a long

time. It manifested itself in the

systematic wholesale arrests of the

workers, imprisonment of the work-

ers' delegates, the revision of the

constitution, the fascization of the

state apparatus, the mobilization of

fascist storm-troops, and terror in

town and country. Reaction made
wide preparations while the Social

Democratic Party and the Stalin-

ites undermined the unity of the

workers by calling each other ihe

"main enemy".
It is interesting to note, the at-

titude of the "Peasants' League"
towards the open fascist organiza-

tions that were led by Staimacher,

Karlson and other adventurists un-

der their ringing names, such as

"The Fiery Cross League", "The
Knights of the Lightning Cross"

etc. The Latvian newspapers pub-

lished in past months a lot of ma-
terial concerning the connections

these organizations had with the

German Nazi agents, who in Riga
already had established an official

representative. It is true that some
of the military leaders are trying

to show that the new regime is also

against these faseist bands that are

directly led by German Fascists.

But the German Fascist journalism

approved' wholesheartedly the Lat-

vian insurrection by Latvian mili-

tarists, and not accidentally so.

Hitler's Nazis do not endorse any-

thing without expected returns.

The Latvian military coup d'etat,

although not very important in it-

self, has a great significance and
bearing upon the Soviet Union.
Latvia, which now geographically

presses the ribs of the body of the

Soviet Union, should attract all the

attention of the working class of

the whole world. It looks like the

actual spearhead of the faseist

hordes against the workers' father-

land. —PAUL SCHWALBE.

COMRADE II. L., Newark.—Yes!
Lenin gave a very clear answer to

the question of work in the trade

unions controlled by the reaction-

aries, and his words of 14 years

ago are a' scathing denunciation of

the present Stalinist trade-union

policy.

'?\Ve carry on the struggle

against the 'labor aristocracy' in

the name of the working masses in

order to gain them on our side; and

we do battle against the opportun-

ist and social-chauvinist leaders to

achieve the same object. To forget

this elemental and self-evident

truth would be foolish. But the

German "Left Communists' ( read

today Stalinists. Ed.) commit the

same stupidity when, because of the

reactionary and counter-revolution-

ary heads of the trade unions they,

through some inexplicable mental

The Chicago Friends of The

Militant Club
Chicago.—The Chicago Friends of

the Militant, as an auxiliary organ-

ization to the Communist League of

America, came into existence al-

most two years ago.

For all those who are not famil-

iar with this organization, its pro-

gram and its tendencies, it would
not be amiss to sketch in brief the

purposes of this organization and
the development it has undergone

since its inception.

It was founded by a handful of

sympathizers who became convinced

that the Left Opposition was cor-

rect in its critical attitude toward
the C. 1. for misinterpreting Marx-
ian theories and misapplying these

principles or not applying them at

all to the practical field of tactics

and strategy.

The innumerable mistakes and
deviations of the ('. 1. and of the

various Communist parties, which

process, jump at the conclusion that
j
were so clearly foreseen and warned

it is necessary to abandon these against by the Left Opposition

organizations altogether! To refuse

to work in them! To invent new
working men's unions! This is an

unpardonable blunder which results

in the Communists rendering the

greatest service to the bourgeoisie.

. . . Not to work within reactionary

trade unions means to leave the

backward or insufficiently developed

working masses to the influence of

reactionary leaders, agents of the

bourgeoisie, labor aristocrats or

'bourgeoisified workmen'." (Lenin

—

"The Infantile Sickness of 'Leftism'

in Communism." Emphasis ours)

IJv all means read this work.

SYMPATHIZER, N. Y. — Right

now Trotsky's address is "some-

where in France". The idea of a

party of your friends to raise

money for his guards is excellent.

Such money can be sent to Tbe
Militant.

Trotsky never wrote the leaflet

containing the slogan: "Without a

Czar—But a Labor Government", as

your LovestoneEte friend says.

This was written in 1905 by Parvus.

In attacking "Trotskyism" in his

"Problems of Leninism', Stalin

(who, with Trotsky, never saw the

leaflet) found it convenient to

change this factual side of the mat-

ter in order to be able to accuse

Trotsky of "underestimating the

peasantry". In 192S, when still In

the official C. P., the Lovestoneite,

Bertram D. Wolfe, in slaying "Trot-

skyism" in his pamphlet, "The
Trotsky Opposition" (p. 20) echoed

this falsehood of Stalin. This is

probably where your friend got it.

To be fair to yourself always check

the "quotations" of the Lovestone-

ites at the original source. We
speak from much experience.

o fc * *

F. S. U. MEMBER, N. Y.—There
are no known official statistics by

which to judge the accuracy of the

Stalinist ballyhoo about the Chinese

Soviets and the thousands of Chin-

ese they claim to be in the I.L.D.

etc. Certain facts are clear, how-

ever. In the Chinese Soviet dis-

tricts there is practically no indus-

try, the section being purely agri-

cultural. The Red armies and the

Soviets are purely peasant in char-

acter. This class basis, without

the leadership of the city proletari-

at, is by no means a guarantee as

to the revolutionary character of

the movement. The Stalinists speak

of "workers and peasants", but it

is a riddle where the proletariat

comes from. However, if Amter
can And "honest fascist workers"

it should not be hard for him to

lind a few proletarians in those

parts of China whore industry has

not penetrated. Also, the following

remains to be answered by the Stal-

inists: If there is a Chinese Soviet

government, why does not the Sov-

iet Union recognize it, and if it al-

ready has, who are the ambassadors

to and from tbe Soviet Union?

We cannot agree with you that a
correct definition of fascism is "the

more open, more brutal rule of the

capitalist class". This is a hardly

sufficient characterization of this

form of the rule of finance-capital.

The Stalinists are particularly ad-

dicted to calling every use of force

by the capitalists as "fascist" or

"semi-fascist*'. The following ran-

dom example is handy : "La Guar-

dia is moving toward more open

brutalized reaction. There is not

an honest person who will not be

eager to join in the struggle against

this Fascization of the life of the

city." (Editorial in Daily Worker,
June 28, li)34. Emphasis ours.)

From such a position would nec-

essarily follow the conclusion that

in its democratic form capitalism

does not use force. The use of

force, however, more or less open
or brutal, is, and1 has been, a char-

acteristic of all class society, and
is by no means the feature which
distinguishes fascism from other

forms of bourgeois rule.

. . . "the gist of Fascism and its

task consist in a complete suppres-

sion of all workers' organizations

and in the prevention of their re-

vival. In a developed capitalist so-

ciety this feoal cannot be achieved

by police Methods alone. There is

only one method for It and that is

by directlv opposing the pressure of

the proletariat— the moment it

weakens—by the* pressure of the

desperate masses of the petty bour-

geoisie. It is this particular sys-

tem of capitalist reaction that has

entered history under the name of

Fascism." ("What Next", by L.

Trotsky, p. 32.)

through all the available agencies,

such as the press, literature and
platform, and whose analyses and
critic-ism have proven so correct

since, have developed the conscious-

ness in this small group of sympa-
thizers that the Left Opposition is

the only wing in the revolutionary

movement which pursues the correct

Marxian policy.

The Friends of the Militant Club

was formed as an auxiliary, first

to render financial and moral sup-

!>ort to the parent, organization, in

particular its press, so as to enable

it to propagate its views among the

large masses of workers ; secondly,

to secure a membership and devel-

op it by educational means so that

the more ripe and fully class con-

scious would be ready to enter into

the fold of the I'arty proper.

The requirements for admission

to membership were made minimal:

a) Acknowledgement of the
principle of class struggle.

b) Sympathy with the U.S.S.R.

The educational program was to

be broad and varied: while insti-

tuting lectures on Marxism and

current topics related to the class

struggle and the revolutionary

movement as a whole, other fields

were not to be neglected, such as

Itierature, philosophy and sciences.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Pledge Fund
Manhattan Branch

I Glade $1.00 monthly

Leonard Lewis 1.00 weekly

Dorothy Morris 1.00
"

Clara Nelson 1.00
"

J. Wright 2.00 monthly

M. Spithoa 1.00
»

S. Bleeker .50
TT

S. Gordon 2.00
II

Paul King 1.00
**

Florence Becker 2.00
"

J. Weber 2.00
"

M. Tamas 1.00
"

F. Victor .50
«

M. Kliug 2.0O
1

E. Konikow 1.00

Others in New York City

I. Porter 1.00 monthly

E. Alby 1.00
"

E. E. C. 1.00
"

E. J. Conwit .60
n

Cornells 1.00
"

Samuel, E. 1.00
"

Ann Eh rlicit 1.00
'*

The Geltmani 1.00
"

L. Haidous 1.00
"

P. Miller 1.00
pT

Sydney Morotf 1.00
"

A. McAdb 1.00
"

City Subway Works! 1.00
"

Beecber .50
"

Colay .50
"

Cochrin .00
"

Jerry Marsh 1.00
**

Ann Toven 1.00
n

Gonzales .50
"

T. Smith 2.00
* T

Bronx
Edith Sher 1.00

"

S. Eckstadt 1.00
"

M. Lifshltz 1.00
"

Newark, N. J.

Lambert 1.00
"

G. Holly .50
"

L. Nagy .50
"

Becker 1.00
11

G. Kotz 1.00
"

A Sympathizer .60
«

A Social Worker 1.00 It

A Clerk .50
"

Boston

B. Wiener ,50
"

C. Shecket M "

W. Henderson .50
ft

J. Chiplowitz .50
"

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00
"

A Friend, Youngstown 2.00
"

(paid 4 months in advance)

A Teacher in N. Y. C, paid for 10

months in advance.

A Friend of The Militant patd ?25

in advance at $1 a week.

Looking back at this relatively

short time since we have been in

existence, while there is plenty

room for improvement and for

growth of the organization, we may
truthfully say that the Friends of

the Militants Club has lived up to

its original aims. It has given not

only financial aid to the Militant

and the movement, but it has

through lectures, personal contacts

and spreading of the Militant

among hundreds of strangers who
otherwise could not be reached by

the comrades of the local branch,

become an important agency in

spreading ttie principles of Marx-
ism and the viewpoints of the Com-
munist-internationalists.

For the past 21 months, our or-

gan ination has contributed close to

$800.00, has obtained hundreds of

subscriptions to the Militant and
subs to the New International, has

distributed Militants at various

other meetings and demonstrations,

has sent delegates to important

conferences such us the Tom Moon-

ey Conference, the Tom Mooney
Tag-Day, May First Conference

and to Auti-Fascist groups. In

short, it lias participated in many
activities of the revolutionary la-

bor movement.
The various benefits in an educa-

tional and ideological sense to the

majority of members of the organ-

ization were also not negligible.

The lectures and discussions which
were given every other Sunday
night in open Forums and every

other Thursday night in private

homes were potent factors in mold-

ing the educational development of

many members. Through these

discussions, the members became
acquainted with the various cur-

rents in the revolutionary move-
ment!, learned the correct and in-

correct viewpoints on many issues

of the class struggle, the various

mis-interpretations and deviations

from the teachings of Marx, Engels,

Lenin and Trotsky and the disas-

trous consequences such deviations

had upon the course of the entire

revolutionary movement. Many a

member obtained, a clearer under-

standing of these-burnlng questions

as a result of the activities of the

Friends of the Militant.

The Summer activities are going

on with the usual lectures and dis-

cussions every other Thursday night

at private homes. For the Fall

season we are planning to( launch

a more intense membership cam-
paign and, with the same devotion,

try to be a greater help in the cause
of world revolution, —J. RUBY.

No Time To Lose

Big Tasks Ahead
Minneapolis, Toledo, California

strikes showed that the workers are

ready to fight for their rights.

The Steel, Automobile and Tex-
tile Industries are like volcanoes

about to erupt.

We must be prepared to enter the

coming struggles as a militant

force, applying the experiences and
lessons of Minneapolis.

We Mast
STRENGTHEN OUR PRESS.
BUILD OUR ORGANIZATION.
SEND ORGANIZERS INTO THE

FIELD.
STABILIZE THE MILITANT.
Help raise the necessary funds.

Get a book of ten coupons for One
Dollar.

Sell them among friends and
sympathizers of our movement.
Support the

ORGANIZATION PRESS
CAMPAIGN

50% to The Militant—50%; for

the Communist League of America.

126 East 16th Street

New York City

Militant
Builder

THE MILITANT
Entered as a second class mail

matter November 28, 1928, at the

Post Office at New York, N. Y. Un-

der the act of March 3, 1879.

Published Weekly by tbe Com-
munist League of America

12$ But 10th Street, New York, N.Y.

Phonet Gramercy 5-9524

Vol. J, No. 21, (Whole No. 231)
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Martin Abern Jame» P. Cannon
Mar ShacMman Maurice Spector

Arne Swflbeck

Bundle rates one cent per copy.

Subscription rate: $1.00 per year

$0.50 per half year — Canada
and Foreign: $1.50 per year;

75c for six months.

I^ocal New York Still in Lead
The special sub drive (4 six-

month subs for $1,00) ends August
1st. No club plan sub cards will

be sold after that date. All branches

and individuals wishing to take ad-

vantage of this special offer are

urged to get them at once.

..New subs this week: Chleago

Branch, 8; New Haven Branch. 4;

New York Local, 4 ; A. L. Rumble,

4; Jefferson Rail 4. Total 24.

REMEMBER! THE DRIVE ENDS
AUGUST 1st.

GET YOUR CARDS NOW!
Complete Record

Local New York 52
Minneapolis Branch 40

Cleveland Branch 38
Los Angeles Branch 38
Chicago Branch 36
Philadelphia Branch 12

Boston Branch 8
Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club 8
San Francisco Branch 8
Constance N. 8

Davenport Branch 8
New Haven Branch 8
Toronto 4
Berkeley (Kogan) 4
Ben. L. and I. Porter 4
Leeser 4
New Castle Branch 4
Newark Branch 4

Appraisal of the German Events
if the contradictions in the camp

of German fascism have broken out

into the open, certainly it can be

said that the one restraining force

that held together the fascist ag-

gregation had been removed. That
force which cemented momentarily

the heterogeneous torces of reac-

tion, was the independently organ-

ized working claws. The cretinized

Stalinists (witness the article by

Harry Cannes in recent issues of

the Daily Worker) repeat ad nau-

seam: "German is on the eve of the

greatest revolutionary struggles.

. . . The fires of revolt are burning

high in Germany."
Nor does Cannes yet refrain from

Informing us "that the stalwart,

heroic leader of the Gorman work-

ing class, the Communist. Party, is

growing by leaps and bounds, tre-

mendously increasing its leadership

in the light against the bloody fas-

cist dictatorship." When as a mat-

ter of fact the lack of any sort of

relationship, let alone that of lead-

ership, between a revolutionary

vanguard party and Ihe widest

masses of the German proletariat is

iCselE a decisive factor in jiermit-

ting the disagreements in the camp
of the enemy to come to the sur-

face. Were the situation th;tt pic-

tured by the Stalinists its party

could play a tremendous role at

this moment. The events them-

selves give the lie to the false and
preineditatedly deluding estimate of

the Ktalinist b iiron ucrats. For the

relation between Ihe revolutionary

[iarty and the working class is de-

cisive, and the revolutionary party

is now in process of building in

Germany, as elsewhere, under the

banner of tbe Fourth International.
* • * *

The Fascist Hostages

If the bourgeoisie was impelled

to resort to fascism, it nevertheless

feared the i>etty bourgeois forces of

the reaction because these elements

once in motion tend to go further

thun-is desired by the big bankers

and Industrialists in coiftrol behind

the scene. The exploited small

tradesmen and peasantry attempt

to throw off some of the oppression

to which they are subjected by
monopoly capitalism. Furthermore
the middle classes have been led to

expect far greater rewards and
achievements for their "heroism"

than can he afforded by the big

bourgeoisie. Hence the latter are

anxious to restore "law and order''

as soon as possible after the coun-

ter-revolution.

By a series of stages the armed
forces and the "party" of the petty

bourgeoisie must be dissolved. The
storm troopers became acutely

aware of these designs, to which
Hitler had perforce to acquiesce,

when they attempted to gain con-

trol of the army, the Reiehswehr.

This force was being expanded from

one hundred thousand men to three

hundred thousand by including

Stahlheim and Junker elements and
excluding the Nazis.

In the conflict that ensued a clear

attempt was made at the beginning

of dissolution of the storm troops

by forcing them to give up their

arms and uniforms and giving them
a holiday. This precipitated a con-

spiracy of the underlings who
feared for their posts and preroga-

tives. Von Papen shrewdly helped

to precipitate a situation from

which he had everything to gain.

Hitler, realizing that mass support

was slipping from under his feet,

had to give himself as a hostage to

the bureaucracy representing the

Junkers and tbe big bourgeoisie;

At the same time he keeps Goeb-

bols, titular head of tbe potty bour-

geons "lefts" and stili retaining a

measure of prestige in the? ranksi of

the millions of Nazis, as a hostage

to aid him in the further steps that

now become inevitable. Goebbels

will feel more than uneasy in view

of the shooting of his erstwhile

companions.—but precisely for that

reason will obey "the leader" while

distrusting him. Hitler aids to

dissolve the forces that acted as a

stirrup to lift him to power.
• • 4 A

Tlie Dregs of Society

Hitler reveals openly the consti-

tution of the hordes upon whom he

relied for support previously. It

is nothing new to the world that

the Nazis were the dumnheap for

the rottenest. vilest, most degener-

ate elements in capitalist German
society. The fascists everywhere
recruit the gangsters, Ihe jailbirds,

the dope fiends and the degener-

rates. Nobody will be taken in by
the hypocrisy of "the leader" whose
conscience was "torn" by the or-

gies indulged in by the Heineses

and lioehms. Hitler turned to pre-

cisely such types in order to build

up a movement itself representing

social degeneracy and barbarism.

When the turn of Hitler comes he
will be similarly properly branded
by the intriguers of his downfall,

..JACK WEBER.

Oakland Branch 4
Springfield Branch 4
St. Louis Branch 4
Osborn, Frisco 4
Toronto Branch 4
Toronto Youth Club 4
Waukegan Branch 4
"JoungsKiwn Branch 4
Hose Moran 4
A. L. Rumble 4

Jefferson Rail 4

TOTAL 330
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Tbc White Terrw

Stalinist Treachery in China
Shanghai May 30.- The Left. Op-

position in Clilna has repeatedly

suffered heavy blows from the Kilo-

militant reaction. Working wider

conditions of illegality, many of its

members have been arrested, jailed

and tort tired.' Some have died in

joi). Others are dying.

In July, 1931, within a week of

the conference which resulted* in

the fusion of the four then-existing

Left Opposition groups, the entire

executive committee, with the ex-

ception of comrade Chen Du-hsiu

and two other members, was ar-

rested in the International Settle-

ment at Shanghai.

The next heavy blow was struck

in September, 1082 when Chen I)n-

hsiu and ten members of the Shang-
hai district committee were arrest-

ed. Other members of the Left Op-
position have since been arrested

and a large number are now lan-

guishing in the jails of the Koumin-
tang in various parts of China.

The Chinese Stalinists have been
hand put to it to explain bow it

could happen that "counter-revolu-

tionary Trotskyists"—and so many
of Ihem—have fallen victim to the

Kuomintang counter - revolutionary

white terror. Being unable to ex-

plain, they have slandered. At the

time of Comrade Chen Dit-hsiu's ar-

rest they circulated the infamously-

lying report that comrade Chen had
been summoned to Hankow for a

"conference" with Chiang Kai-shek,

thereby implying that comrade
Chen had turned traitor and capi-

tulated to the Kuomintang.

The Trial of Chen
This baseless slander was re-

vealed in Its true dimensions when
comrade Chen Du-hsiu was brought

before u Nanking court and sen-

tenced to thirteen years' imprison-

ment for his revolutionary activity

on behalf of the Left Opposition.

Throughout his trial, comrade Chen
deported himself as a communist
should. His attitude was one of

splendid revolutionary iutransig-

eance In defense of his communist
principles. Far from bowing to and
capitulating before his captors, he
hurled revolutionary defiance in

their teeth.

Comrade Chen's splendid and in-

spiring attitude in the face of an
almost certain prospect of torture

and death stands out in amazingly
marked contrast to the attitude of

most of the leading Stalinists who
have fallen into the dutches of the

Kuomintang during the past two
years, many of whom were among
the noisiest in denouncing the
"counter-revolu tionary Trotsky i s ts' '.

Their record is one long list of cap-

itulations and betrayals, which III

the past year developed into a ver-

itable avalanche.

When men and women are sub-

mitted to the vilest physical tor-

tures the human mind can conceive,

when their bodies have been

wracked beyond the endurance
point, submission and capitulation

to their tormentors and even the

betrayal of comrades is understand-

able. But torture is one of the su-

preme tests of a revolutionary.

Only those of the finest revolution

ary fiber are able to endure it—if

necessary to the death—and stand
firmly on their principles.

Persecution of Communists
This fact gives us a measure by

which to gauge the caliber of the

present-day Communist Party of

China. Ever since the triumph of

the bourgeois eauriter-reVolulion" in

!1KiT, the party and Its members
have_. been subjected to a vicious

persecution. Unnumbered and
nameless thousands have filled the

jails of the Kuomintang. Some
have been shot or beheaded or bur-

ied alive. Others have died under
torture or from disease. Yet others

linger on in jail, clinging to a life

that is worse than death.

In the early years of the Kuo-
mintang white terror, almost in-

stant execution was the fate of ar-

rested communists, lint latterly

the Kuomintang has seen the value

of supplementing its campaign for

the physical extermination of the

communists by an ideological cam-
paign against Communism.
And who should be more fitted to

conduct such an ideological cam-
paign than the communists them-
selves? Thus for the old method
of instant execution the Kuomin
tang substituted a system of wheed-
ling and bribing arrested' Commu-
nists to capitulate, publicly to the
ruling regime, to renounce their

revolutionary past, to engage in

counter - revolutionary propaganda
against communism, and to betray
former comrades.

Stalinist Capitulators

Sad to relate, the Kuomintang
has made many conquests along
this line. One of the first and in

some ways most notable example
was that of Huang Ping, a leading
member of the central committee of

the Chinese Communist Party who
was arrested in 1932. Under tor-

ture he capitulated to the Kuomin-.
tang and permitted . publiciition of
a statement in which he repudiated
his entire revolutionary past.

A flood of fresh capitulations
soon followed. In Peiping, batches
of ex-Communist Party members
appeared1 at public meetings in the
parks and on city squares and un-
der Kuomintang auspices denounced
communism before large crowds of
people. Some of these renegades,
very obviously, had been awaiting

an opportunity to capitulate, to be-

tray, to sell out. They did not wait
for arrest, but voluntarily surren-
dered and ottered their services to

the Kuomintang.
Some of them were rewarded

with comfortable government jobs.

A notable example is that of a
youth named Feng Ta of the stu-
dent-intellectual type, who within
this writer's i>ersonaI knowledge
edited for a considerable time the
Chinese Workers' Correspondence,
a mimeographed bulletin which the
Chinese Communist Party issued
and continues to issue mainly for

distribution abroad. (It is this

publiciition which supplies the ex-

aggerated accounts of C. P. "'suc-

cesses" on which scrilies of the
Comintern in Moscow and else-

where base their falsely optimistic

accounts and estimates of the Chin-
ese situation anil which helps se-

cure the continuance of the Comin-
tern subsidy to the C.P.C.)

A Despicable Betrayal

Feng Ta now holds a government
job in Nanking, a reward of one of

the mosl dastardly and despicable
betray :ils on record. He betrayed
Ting Ling. China's most outstand-

ing girl writer and a pioneer in the

development of Chinese proletarian

literature, to the white terror

agents of the Kuomintang. Ting
Ling's husband, Hu l'eb-ping, also

a prominent revolutionary writer,

was buried ali\e with four other

writers and poets at Lunghua pris-

on, Shanghai, on February 7, 1931.

From that time the communist Feng
had been her intimate friend. Lie

seemingly remained a friend until

May 14 last year. On that date
he directed Kuomintang agents to

her house in Shanghai (she had
lived secretly since the killing of

her husbandj.

For over a year Ting Ling's fate

has been shrouded in mystery. She
was kidnapped from her house in

the International Settlement and
disappeared, leaving not a trace.

Although tiiere are reports
current—obviously Kuomintang-in-
spircd—that she has been released,

no word lias been received from
her. There are good reasons for

believing that she was killed by her
captors. But her betrayer, the
Stalinist Feng Ta, meanwhile en-

joys the fruits of his treachery.

Nemesis of a Traitor

It is of interest to mention that

the police inspector who with Feng
Ta's guidance carried out the kid-

napping of Ting Ling, a man named
Ma Chao-wti. was himself not long

ago a good Stalinist mem tier of the

Chinese Communist Party, flja

turned traitor and was rewarded
by the Kuomintang with the job of

chief of the Special Division of the

Bureau of Public Safety (police).

The work of this Special Division is

the hunting down of Communists
and other opponents of the Kuomin-
tang government. An appropriate

man for an appropriate task! Ma's
career as a policeman did not last

very long, however. One month
after Ting Ling's disappearance he
was riddled with bullets just as he
was about to enter a brothel in the

International Settlement.

Capitulations to the Kuomintang
and betrayals of former comrades
are no!, be it noted, common in the

lower ranks of the party {insofar as

there are any longer any lower

ranks). The capitulatory are party

functionaries, often holding leading

positions. Within the past five

weeks seven such capitulations have
been recorded, as follows:

Tsang King-teh—secretary of the

China section of the Interna-

tional lied Aid.

t .'hen Yung-ehno — head of the

Chinese Communist Party.

Chang Chi-yu rig— -director of the

organizational Department of

the. Kiangsu Provincial Com-
mittee of the Chinese Commu-
nist Parly.

Lit: Wen-hsiang—a party member
and secretary and executive

member of. the party-controlled

Shanghai Labor Union.

Zai .Wei—a woman member of

the party engaged In work
among women.

Fang Yuen-ming—editor of the

party's trade union organ.

Liu Chi-hsia—described as an im-

portant member of the party.

Voluntary Surrenders

In all but the case of Fang Yuen-
ming. the individuals named sur-

rendered voluntarily to the Kuo-
mintaug authorities and wrote or

signed statements repudiating their

past. Speaking of the entire period

in which capitulations to the Kuo-
mintang have been common, ft is

worth while recording that in a

large number of instances the cap-

itulators have been persons who
received their communist education

and training in Stalinist institu-

tions iii Moscow, and who have ex-

celled 'in the usual stereotyped ab-

use of the "counter-revolutionary

Trotsky ists".

The facts cited above are in

themselves sufficiently revealing of

the degeneracy o£ the leading cadres

of the Stalinist party in China, of

the fact that the apparatus Is in

the hands of unprincipled careerist

functionaries.

But much more is revealed by the

present avalanche of capitulations.

There stands out as clear as day-

light a current of bitter disillusion-

ment at the bankruptcy of the Stal-

inist Party. Let the capitulatory

themselves speak:
"Testimony" of Traitors

First we will give the floor to

Liu Wen-hsiang, one of the eapitu-

lators listed above, whose declara-

tion appeared In the Shanghai Sin
W*n Pao On April 25. It reads, in

part, as follows:

"I was formerly a printer work-
ing in the printing works of the

Peiping finance ministry for more
than ten years. Only at the begin-

ning of this, year did I come to

Shanghai. Because I have long felt

the bitterness in the lives of the

workers I struggled for their inter-

ests. Since I was born in the North
I was especially bitter against the
Japanese. After joining the Com-
munist Party I often held Important
positions, but there were often times
when I was uncertain and bewild-

ered. . . .

"... I sincerely believe that the
change in my ideas and the surren-

der of many important members of

the Communist Party are not acci-

dental. This is due to the bank-
ruptcy of the Communist Party. It

represents turning from bewilder-

ment to the right path. . . .

". . . In Shanghai the labor union
under my leadership is supposed to

be the big weapon in the tight for

the proletariat. There is not a sing-

le healthy small organization or

branch. It is impossible to organ-
ize strikes and struggles every time.

But the communists still boast of

their own strength. The bankrupt-
cy of the communists does not be-

gin now. It dates from the time
they proclaimed the policy of in-

surrection. So during the past few
years the political line was either

right or left and never on the right

track. But all these mistakes are
not accidental. . .

."

Another Capitulator Speaks

Now let us hear Fang Yuen-ming,
whose statement of capitulation

was published in the Shanghai
Morning Post of May 17:

".
. . during my long political life

I have felt myself wandering to-

ward extinction. Especially my five

years in the Communist Party led

me to believe that it is wrecking
the Chinese revolution and the
Chinese race. The central idea of

the communists is the class strug-

gle. Class warfare above racial

welfare. . . .

".
. . At a time when the country

is going to be unified, the commun-
ists are shouting loudly for 'victory

in one or a few provinces.' They
are practising the feudal idea of
trying to get hold of a few provinc-

es. Because of such political mis-

takes in the party and the many
intrigues, right after the Japanese
invasion of Manchuria the commu-
nist organizations declined along

with the confidence of the masses
in them. . . .

".
. . liic territories of the lied

Bandits (so-called Soviet districts

—L) are gradually becoming small-

er and smaller. . . .

"Let us take a look at shanghai
which the communists think of as

the capital of the non-propertied

class' and also where communists
have put in their full energies in

their work. How about the com-
munist organizations in this part, of

China? How many branch organ-

izations are really working and
holding meetings? In the Green
Labor Union (!) ot the commun-
ists, except for a few non-workers
running here ami there, there is

practically not a single healthy

branch organization. As to the rust

of the communist organizations,

like the Mutual Aid Society (Bed
Aid —-L. ), tiK: Anti-Imperialist

League, Left Writers' League, etc.,

these are only names for memories.
There are no such organizations. , .

"Before 1 was arrested I already

had an idea of surrendering. After

careful deliberation 1 know that I

was travelling the wrong road. . .

.''

Degeneracy of Stalinism

Jt has for long been clear that

from a party whose members have
first to capitulate to the counter-

revolution before they can secure

an opportunity to criticise the party

line, there is nothing to be expected

but fresh crimes and blunders. In

the degeneracy t)f Stalinism, in the

wholesale surrender of its leaders

to the reaction, we are witnessing

the rotting of a political corpse, the

corruption of which stinks to high
heaven.

The Chinese Left Opposition will

waste no tears over it. instead,

with added energy and determina-

tion, it. will proceed to the urgent
task of building the Chinese section

of the Fourth international.

—LfClFKB.

Business SIoVvs Down
Standard Statistics Company of

New York current iy comments as

follows

:

"Evidences of a slowing down in

the rate of business activity have
continued to accumulate with the

jiending curtailment of production

schedules at cotton mills and other

textile plants outstanding in this

respect. -Moreover, steel operations

have receded from the recent higii

level, in reflection of the relatively

heavy stocks on hand and smaller

ordersf rom thci automobile indus-

try. Building contract awards also

have declined further."

Seasonal curtailment is becoming
more apparent in steel, motor and
production.

The daily average volume of

Federal Reserve bank credit out-

standing during the week ended
May 23, as reported by the Federal

Keserve banks, was S2.-i7.-j,000,000,

a decrease of iS<JK)0,<HJt) compared

with tllei preceding week.
Bank clearings in twenty-two

leading cities for the week ended
May 23 amounted to $4.3-2(i.!».S8,(MK>

against $-t,994.r>Ol<(>0u last. week,
again reflecting rapidly decreasing

business activity.

1

The

Flie Man on the Flying Trapeze

Record of Bill Dunne
"He floats through, the air

"With the greatest of ease

—

"That daring young man
"On the flying trapeze.

"Ilis motions are graceful . . .

—A Current Ballad.

No man should be reproached for

not being qualified in every domain,
tor no man can be. But a man who
is thoroughly at home on a trapeze

bar should not always venture into

the field of politics, especially when
workers are involved in an impor-
tant struggle. We are far from
saying that a trapeze bur has no
place anywhere. It has and it

ought to stay there. We do say,

however, that a man may be skilled

in swinging it yet he may not nec-

essarily be a worth-while critic of

trade union policy. Not always, at

any rate. And William F. Dunne
in the Daily Worker is a case in

point.

When Dunne launched bis blood-

curling attack upon the Trotskyists

and the Minneapolis teamsters*

strike a couple of weeks ago in the

Daily Worker, no reader but had to

ask himself: "Who is the man that

speaks with such furious majesty

of conviction and authority? He
must be a person not only entitled

to such savage criticism, but cap-

able of pursuing such a course in

the trade unions and their strug-

gles as would make it worth while

for me to listen to bis strictures,

however fantastic they may seem
tq be at first blush." Those who
knew the critic better, shook their

heads pityingly. "Just another one

of Dunne's aerials, into whfch he

throws himself with all the great-

er abandon and violence the greater

were the errors he made In the last

one. But even worse thau usual:

he is trying to rehabilitate himself

in Browdor's eyes by degrading

himself in the cheap struggle

against -Trotskyism'. Tomorrow
he'll improve matters by another

serial after having completely for-

gotten the preceding one."

Dunne's main attack is based

ui>on the fact that the Minneapolis

strike did not lead to an uprising,

or at the very least the overthrow

of Governor Olson of Minneasota.

A very radical man, you will say.

But he was not always so radical,

not always. "It seems to me," be

once wrote in a gentler frame of

mind, "that there has been enough

experimenting with ideal forms of

unionism in the metal mining In-

dustry to satisfy the most assidu-

ous seeker of new tj pes of organ-

ization. The sum total of these

efforts is the conditions I have de-

scribed, the Inevitable result of

action based on the mistaken belief

that a union of wage-woVkers can

conduct itself in a revolutionary

manner at all times, .still retain job

control and refrain from any com-

The Wisconsin State Socialist Party Convention
The Socialist Party of Wisconsin

adopted' a state platform, June 17,

at the state convention, which re-

veals a completely reformist posi-

tion. Since the Wisconsin delega-

tion was the largest group support-

ing the "leftist" Declaration of

Principles adopted at the recent na-

tional convention, and the state

convention reaffirmed its delega-

tion's support of the Declaration,

the new platform shows exactly

how the Wisconsin Socialists inter-

pret the ambiguous centrist phrases

of the Declaration.

The paragraph in the Platform on

the ultimate aims of the Socialist

Party differs not in the slightest

from the well-worn "democratic so-

cialism" of the Old Guard. "The
Socialist Party proposes to abolish

the profit system and establish in

its place , a real co-operative com-
monwealth, based upon service in

kind instead of profit", etc. etc.

The possibilities of war, fascism,

or "collapse of capitalism", which
the Declaration of Principles sug-

gests as situations in which the So-

cialist Party would change its re-

formist tactics, are possibilities not

even hinted at in the Wisconsin
Platform.

Revolutionist and Reformist
Positions

The ambiguous phrases in the

Declaration, which might lead some
people to think that the Socialist

Party is breaking with the reform-

ist doctrine of "growing into social-

ism" via bourgeois democracy, re-

ceive an unambiguous definition so

far as the Wisconsin Socialists are

concerned. The dividing line be-

tween the revolutionist and the re-

formist Is la their differing concep-

tions of the nature of the transition

from capitalism to socialism. The
revolutionist declares that, after

aMlfzing bourgeois democracy to its

utmost,_ it is nevertheless no instru-

ment for doing away with capital-

ism. This requires the revolution-

ary dictatorship of the proletariat,

which is the transition from capi-

talism to socialism. Among the

ways we utilize bourgeois democra-
cy is to fight for the immediate de-
mands of the workers, a fight which
not only wins provision for imme-
diate needs of the workers, but,

much more important, teaches them
to fight, and builds their strength,

thus bringing nearer the transition-

al dictatorship. In contrast to

this revolutionary position, the out-

right reformist says that bourgeois

democracy is the instrument for tlte

peaceful transition from capitalism

to socialism.

Wisconsin Reformism
On this fundamental question,

the Wisconsin Platform takes an
unambiguously reformist p osition.

Referring to file immediate de-

mands to be sought for under cap-

italism, it says "There are many
ways in which the lot of the work-
er and farmer can be. made easier

during tlte transition from capital-

ism to socialism." If anyone should1

still, think that Wisconsin's vote for

the Declaration of principles

means that Wisconsin has ceased

to believe that the bailot box will

usher in socialism, let him read the

convention's resolution on the Pro-

gressive Party, which says : "Join

the Socialist Party, vote the Social-

ist ticket, and sweep the forces of

reaction into oblivion and substitute

for them representatives of your

owp class."

The whole Platform reeks of nar-

row sectionalism, as if Wisconsin
Socialists were out to build social-

ism in one Stat e. Except for a

phrase that the "Socialist Party of

Wisconsin is proud to be part of

the National Socialist Party", and
verbal recognition of the fact that

the problem is national—and not

even verbal recognition of the fact

that the problem is international—
the Platform has no planks in it

other than those dealing with Wis-

consin. The chief planks reveal,

just as clearly as the Platform's

general principles, that the Social-

ists do not aim at building the

powetl of the workingclass in pre-

paration, for revolutionary over-

throw, but. are primarily interested

in reforming capitalism.

Planks of Platform
Thus the "first three planks are:

1. "A constitutional amendment to

enable the state government to en-

gage in any industry or business

necessary to tlie welfare of the

people." 2. State-owned electric

power. 3. A state-owned bank.

In contrast to such reformist de-

mands, a workingclass party gen-

uinely interested in revolution

would concentrate on two kinds of

immediate issues : 1. Immediate de-

mands, including especially unem-
ployment insurance at the expense
of the government and the bosses

—

issues around wliich to build work-
ers' struggles, from which wbuld
grow workers' organizations, and

2. Demands for democratic rights

of workers such as free speech.,

free press, free assemblage, right

to organize, picket, etc. These de-

mands also are the bases or the

organization of mass struggles to

build workers' organizations.

The Wisconsin Platform contains

no planks dealing with issues of

democratic rights. Nor does it give

a central place to the question of

unemployment insurance at the ex-

pense or the bosses and govern-

ment, but lumps unemployment in-

surance together with other issues

in one vague formula which plays

into the hands of every fake "pro-

gram of social insurance". All it

has to say is: "An extension of

state insurance to include all the

risks to which the worker and

farmer is subjected."

In line with their usual oppor-

tunism, and despite strong protests

from a large section of the dele-

gates, the convention chose as the

candidate for governor, George Nel-

son, a prominent farmer who had

only left the La Follette Progres-

sives after their convention a few

weeks ago. Like any bourgeois

party looking for sectional votes,

the Wisconsin Socialists picked

candidates to represent all sections

if the stiiit, and even boasted about

this fatuous concession to sectional

pride.

A Touch of Fare*

A touch of real farce was sup-

plied to the proceedings and the

Platform by an amendment from

the floor by Max Raskin. Mayor
Hoan's Milwaukee city attorney.

This amendment tacked on to the

thoroughly reformist platform the

following chosing paragraph:

"In the event the people of the

State of Wisconsin by majority

vote endorse this platform, and
thereafter the vested interests by

force refuse to yield to the mandate

of the people, we pledge our lives.

our fortunes and our sacred honor

to its accomplishment."

This, certainly, is a lovely hit of

"revolutionary" bombast to finish

off such an absurdly timid Plat-

form.

The final bit of comedy was fur-

nished by Andrew J. Biemiller, sec-

retary of the convention and one of

the leaders of the "Militants" at

Detroit. Said Biemiller in his col-

umn in the Milwaukee Leader:

"Never has there been a more Im-

portant and significant convention."

Never? Well, hardly ever.

I
—WISCONSIN S. P. MEMBER,

promise with the employers in the

shape of agreements, etc, ... A
mass organization of the workers

. in the metal mining industry can be

built only by systematic planning,

the enlisting of the support of every

section of the labor movement con-

nected with the industry coupled

with a widespread publicity cam-
paign. It cannot be done by giving

the mine workers the problem of

the overthrow of the capitalist sys-

tem to consider while attempting
to organize them around their job

interests. For the minority of the

class-conscious workers this is all

right but it has no effect whatso-
ever upon the great mass of the

miners (who at present are inter-

ested only in some relief from the
oppressive conditions under which
they work ) except to frighten

them."

This was written either in the

First or the Second Period, but

certainly not in the Third, for it

appeared in the Lai)or Herald of

February 1924 (p. 13) where it can
still be found as a reminder of

what Stalinism can do with a once
perfectly level-headed trade union-

ist. At that time Dunne had not

yet entered his Serial Period. He
merely wrote his articles regularly

about those subjects . on which he
had something to say. It was only

later that he was gripped by the
relentless Spirit which apparently
compelled htm to write serials,

ranging in length anywhere from
six to twelve consecutive articles,

increasingly adorned with erudite

quotations from the third volume
of "Das Kapital", on every conceiv-

able question of the day. Bubbling
over in quantity, his product
thinned down in quality until the

latter completely disappeared, leav-

ing only shapeless mass.

With impetuosity as his distin-

guishing mark, he jumped in every-

where without bothering to reflect

on his theme. Year by year the sad
result became increasingly evident,

until today his observations, and
above all his criticisms in trade

union policy, have reached the point

where they aren't worth a pinch of

snuff. A few examples lifted out

of the bewildering multitude of his

uncollected works will suffice to il-

lustrate.

The Trotskyists, be it remember-
ed again, were not Red enough for

Dunne, but he was not always so

particular. In 1025, a whole sec-

tion of the British labor bureau-

cracy decided to buy itself off from
a Leftward movement in the ranks

of the trade unions by making a

pilgrimage to Moscow and writing

(or having written for them) a re

port which spoke favorably about

the Soviets, however much they

emphasized that It might be alright

for backward Russians but it would
be inconceivable for upright Brit-

ons. Just us impetuously as he

boils over on to the Trotskyists

today, so did Dunne bubble over

unrestrainedly over Messrs. Purcell

and Co. in 1025.

"Conservative, schooled in the

loved Intricacies ofl British demo-
cracy which keeps a king for the

sake of contrast [';], nurtured in

the belief that the world outside is

full of howling savages, brought up
to reverenci' the rigid moral code

of non-conformism, it has yet re-

mained for the British trade union-

ists to bring the Russian revolution

3,000 miles closer to the masses of

organize^ workers ot the Anglo-

Saxon nations than has been done
heretofore. ... It (the report) is

wonderful in its dignified British

fashion, unhurried, careful, re-

strained [unlike Dunne !], docu-

mented and beautifully dispassion-

ate. It might be a report on hous-

ing conditions read before the local

group of trade union secretaries at

their monthly meeting. . . . They
apparently thought there was no one

but outright imperialists like Lord

Curzon who would object to the

truth about Soviet Russia. Having
found otherwise they are now strik-

ing back at their traducers with

right good-will. In defending them-

selves they have had to defeud

Soviet Russia, the Red Internation-

al of Labor Unions, World Trade
Union Unity and to some extent

even the Communist International.

IH may be beside the point but it

appears that these staid British

trade union officials have somewhat

enjoyed doing this." (William F.

Dunne, Revolution in Trade Union
Terms. Workers Monthly, May
1925. pp. 295-290.)

What is not beside fhe point is

that if Purcell ever read Dunne's

appreciation of him, he must surely

have enjoyed it. Looping his way
through the atmosphere of words
to his next trapeze, still pursuing

the Right Honorable and Most
Revolutionary Defender of the Com-
munist International, A. A. Purcell,

we next find Dunne in a more sol-

emn mood as befits a solemn occa-

sion :

"At the Atlantic City convention

there occurred an event of historic

importance to the American work-

ing class."

Historic importance! We swal-

low breathlessly as he shoots to a

new bar: "Just as the publication

of the British Trade Union Report

on Russia marked the sweep of the

tremendous influence of the Russian

revolution inta the British labor

movement, so did the visit of Pur-

cell, 8b fraternal delegate from the

British Trade Union Congress to

the A. F. of L. convention, mark
the beginning of a new period in

American labor history." (William
F. Dunne, The A. F. of D. and
World Trade Union Unity, Workers
Monthly, December 1925. p. 55.)

The working elass never noticed
this "new period in American labor
history", and if it did, it got over
it right quickly. But not so Dunne.
His faith in the revolutionary vir-

tues of Purcell remained undimin-
ished and nndimmed for months to
come. And such is the power of
faith, that it blinded Dunne to the
difference between victory and de-
feat, between loyalty to labor and
treachery. For on the day when
Purcell, Hicks, Citrine and their

ilk stabbed the British general
strike in the back, the Daily Work-
er, under Dunne's editorial direc-

tion, carried the following head-
lines: "BRITISH1

: STRIKE FORC-
ES GOVERNMENT RETREAT"
and "GOVERNMENT CONCEDES
UA.JOit POINTS", and in his own
front page editorial called "The
British (Joventmen t Backs Down",
our trade union 'Specialist wrote
triumphantly :

"The British labor movement baa
won a partial victory. . . .

"Even the correspondents of the
American capitalist press are forced
lo concede that the withdrawal of

the lockout notices by the mlne-
owners, their agreement to continue
die old wage scale and resume ne-

gotiations and the government's
promise to continue the subsidy to

i he coal industry, all occurring be-

fore the general strike was called

off, is a retreat for the Baldwin re-

gime." (Daily Worker, May IS,

1926.

)

No condemnation of Purcell for

having called off the strike without
overthrowing Baldwin. Purcell,

you see, was not a Trotskylst in

Minneapolis, but a defender of the
Communist International, which
made it impossible for Dunne to tell

the difference between a parti*!

victory and a betrayal. It la true
he made up for it within twenty-
four hours, but not without the aid

of (J. Zinoviev, whose Moscow
speech denouncing tile calling off of

I he strike as a betrayal, was cabled
to New York to appear in the Daily
Worker on May 14, and to produce
one of the most awkward and em-
barrassing loop-the-Ioop flip-flops

ever performed on the editorial

trapeze. Praise for Purcell gave
way to Imprecations, for the lino-

type operator will set up for your

paper anything you write, as dem-
onstrated again 'by Dunne's Minne-
apolis articles. Only this time,

instead of calling a betrayal a
partial victory, as he did in 1926.

he calls a partial victory a betrajal.

We call heaven and earth to wit-

ness : here is an eminently qualified

man!

We skip generously by the year
19% during which Dunne proposed
in the party's Political Bureau that

no known Communist should speak
during the Passaic textile strike

lest it be compromised in Bill

Green's eyes, and come to the early

part of 1927, when by a brilliant

tour dc force, he Jumped through a
paper hoop and accomplished noth-

ing less than a wide-open split la

the leadership of the American
Federation of Labor, something
which no other artist had done for

years before, nor since.

It was during the anti-Red heresy

hunt of the A. F. of L. officialdom

in the Left wing-controlled furriers'

union of New York that Dunne per-

orined his breath-taking feat of

driving a wedge between William
(Jroen and Matthew Woll and pro-

mising to the former to lead a cru-

sade of righteousness against the

latter with the support of all men
honest and true. Dunne's efforts.

It Is true, went unappreciated, both
by Green and the Communist party

membership which took weeks to

get over the convulsions of laughter

which assaailed' it. The gem de-
serves to be dusted out of the ar-

chives, If only to see that when
Dunne speaks on a trade union
problem, it is in order to stop,

listen—and laugh :

"We are of the opinion that the

speeches of Green and Woll Indicate

a. difference on policy. Green is

not wholeheartedly in favor of the
campaign and the way it is being
conducted. In addition to this Woll
is using the drive against the. Left
to curry favor with the capitalist

elements In the Civic Federation
and to appear as the most militant

champion ot 100 percent American
trade unionism. Woll is carrying
out the policy of the Roman Cath-
olic hierarchy and the Militia of
Christ in the labor movement. He
hopes to rally to his support a solid

bloc of reaction that will put him
in the position Green now holds.

"If Green were not a weakling
and compromised by a number of

shady associations he could easily

rally every honest element In the
labor movement to his support on a
program of freedom for political ex-
pression and trade unionism free

from religious and capitalist party
control. Falling this, with the con-
tinual rise of energetic reaction In

official circles, Green is doomed to

defeat." (William F. Dunne, Dmflf
Worker, March 24, 1927.)

—S.

(Continued in next Issue)
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Hitler «Purges» Party

in Reign of Terror
(Continued from Page 1)

gullible. So while the parties of

Socialism failed ever more miser-

ably as the decisive hour ap-

proached ntuuy who took the Nazi

brand of Socialism serious rallied

to its ranks. The task ol capital-

ism proved an easy one.

With the Hitler hordes in power

and the working class movement

crushed the fascist revolution was

completed. Still, it was not entirely

completed. The middle class ele-

ments, deeply embedded in the

Storm Troopers and in the Nazi

party, hud yet to be reckoned with,

—not in the fulfillment of their

own aspirations of trust busting,

dividing and parcelling out of bus-

inesses and landed estates—but by

dashing all of these hopes and as-

pirations.

Mussolini's Advice

It is reported that Mussolini said

to Hitler on his recent visit to

Venice: One. makes the revolution

With one set of men but rules with

another. For Fascism this is true.

It could not rule capitalist society

through the medium of the middle

class. It was only a tool utilized

to perform the Fascist "revolution"

and more than that it was never

intended to perform. It cannot

lead, not even its own forces. It

never led any movement in the

modern era, but always swung as

a pendulum between the two main

class forces, and mostly to the sup-

port of capitalism. In this present

situation in Germany it had to be

disposed of and put in its place.

For that the executioners axe and

the firing squad was used. Amongst

those executed like Roehm, Ernst or

Heines are, of course, not to be

found the spokesmen of the middle

class. They were merely the degen-

erate adventurers and conspirators

who capitalized on the middle class

discontent.

But the reported execution of

Gregor Strasser is highly signifi-

cant. Others like him will surely

meet the same fate. He was the

particular exponent of the "Social-

ism" of the Nazi program and on

this point he came into conflict with

Hitler several times. Incidentally

it was out of his theoretical con-

cepts that he could proclaim a per-

fect harmony with the national so-

cialism of Stalin some years ago.

Capitalist Reaction Strengthened

This most recent bloody carnage

of German Fascism begins to open

up a new ehapter in its history. At

the present moment its main signi-

ficance is contained In the streng-

thening of capitalist reaction. This

is clear to revolutionary realists;

but not at all to the Stalinist quacks

who dispense their' foolish predic-

tions in the Daily Worker.

In the issue of June 23, it is pre-

dicted that new forms of the dicta-

torship in Germany are in prepara-

tion which will offer to the discon-

tented sections of the middle class,

"certain concessions to join in the

fight against tie danger of a mass

revolutionary armed overthrow of

capitalism." What is taking place

Is the exact opposite. Hitler does

not need to fear that danger right

now. With Ihe help of his bestial

hordes he warded off that danger

when, due to the disgraceful capi-

tulation of the Stalinist party an*

the Social Democracy, he was able

to demolish every section and every

branch of the German labor and

revolutionary movement, the work-

ers' parties, the trade unions, their

press, their offices and homes as

well as auxiliary organizations.

Now he is settling accounts, in be-

half of capitalism, with the middle

class.

Fascist Base Narrowed

But in this new chapter Hitler

faces a new situation. The chim-

erical Socialism from the national

socialist program will have com-

pletely disappeared. Hitler is ac-

cused now of moving rightward and

it is true in the sense that the dic-

tatorship will henceforth be based

much more directly upon the speci-

fic forces of monopoly capitalism,

upon its state bureaucracy, the po-

lice and the army, together with

specially picked Fascist troops, but

without the support of the large

middle class strata. The dictator-

ship will rest on a much more nar-

row basis than before. Large sec-

tions of the Storm Troopers will be

disarmed and demobili'/.ed to return

to the ranks of the desperate mid-

dle class or become proletarlanized.

The economic difficulties of the re-

gime not only remain but become

multiplied and Intensified. The

enormous abyss between it and the

mass of tbe population* which is

sinking deeper into poverty and de-

gradation, will be further enlarged.

It is certain that out of such a sit-

uation new struggles of the German

working class against Fascism will

develop. Out of such a situation

develops also tbe possibilities for

tt to rally the middle class to its

support as allies but that also can

materialize only provided the pro-

letariat constitutes a revolutionary

party capable of assuming its lead-

ing historical role.

A Corroded Party

Germany Is not yet on the thres-

hold of the proletarian revolution.

There is not yet at all a "mighty

growing upsurge against the Fas-

cist dictatorship" as the stupid

Stalinist serines predict in tbe

Old Guard Routs

Militants in S.P.

(Continued From Page 1)

Daily Worker. But it is worse than

stupid when they say further in the

issue of June 23, that, "the stalwart

steeled, heroic leader of the Ger-

man masses, the Communist Party,

is growing by leaps and bounds,

tremendously Increasing its leader-

ship in the light against the bloody

Fascist dictatorship." Where and
in what sense is the Stalinist party

the heroic leader? Such mockery

of history! Let us not forget that

it was the Stalinist party which

failed so miserably when Hitler

took power. It failed when it had

millions of supporters and a nu-

merically powerlul party, function-

ing under conditions of legality,

with auxiliary organizations and a

press together with the right to

hold meetings and demonstrations.

Jt was unable to organize one ser-

ious action of resistance and could

not strike a single blow against

Fascism before it came into power,

tt could not even fight as well as

ihe Austrian Social Democrats. It

Kept the working class hopelessly

divided, classified as Communists

and Social Fascists, and it split the

trade unions. The Stalinist party

before Hitler came iiho power was

corroded by careerists and adven-

turists who held the official posi-

tions. A revolutionary policy did

not exist for these people and could

not exist. For them the national

socialism of Statin with its bureau-

cratic methods was far more suit-

able. Today the remnants of the

Stalinist party remains as rotten

as before, except that it is Smaller

and has no iniluence. The career-

ists and adventurists in charge are

the same. The policy has not

changed nor have the bureaucratic

methods.
The Stalinist "Contribution"

It would be ludicrous to conceive

of such a party, unable even to

make a fight against Fascism under

conditions as they existed before,

should be able to lead any serious

action today with the working class

disarmed, disoriented and disorgan-

ized against tbe hideous monster of

the Fascist stale power. All of the

struggles which the German work-

ers face are now on a different and

a far more difficult plane than be-

fore. In face of this the Stalinists

have only the one contribution to

oiler, to proclaim that we "stand on

the threshold of the German pro-

letarian revolution". From their

emigration and from Moscow these

leaders call upon the German work-

ers to demonstrate in the streets on

May Day against Fascism, to dem-

onstrate under the red banner of

Communism and to hoist the red

banner over the factories.

How foolish this must sound to

the German workers and how far

removed from their immediate

problems of the day. The same as

the suppressed class everywhere,

the problems of the German work-

ers Is essentially that of bread and
butter—the right to live—but In ad-

dition to that they face the problem

of the democratic rights of having

a trade union organization, yes, and
even obtaining first of all the right

to free speech and a free press to

voice their demands for the right

to live. It Is in this manner that

the struggles for democratic rights

play their great role In Germany
and will become the stepping stones

to the more serious struggle for the

proletarian revolution. The Stal-

inists fail to understand even this

elementary procedure of the ob-

jective historical processes just as

they failed to comprehend the so-

cial events which led up to the Fas-

cist seizure of power.

For a New Revolutionary Party

Under the illegal and much more
difficult conditions it could not

he expected that the German work-
ing class in any serious measure
should follow such a party or have
any confidence in it. Moreover,
before the German working class

can begin to struggle seriously

against the Fascist monster it must
throw overboard all of the ideolog-

ical baggage of Stalinism. A new
revolutionary party is needed, a
new, Fourth International is' need-

ed. This is an immense task which
cannot be performed quickly. It is

a historical process ; but the forces

of this process are now at work.
From the lessons of the past and
out of the difficulties at present the
new cadres for this new movement
are developing.

—AENE SWABBCK.

CHICAGO MASS MEETING
"Should the Soviet Union Enter

the League of Nations?"

Speaker

ALBERT GOLDMAN
Friday, July 13th, 8 PJH.

at

International Labor Center
2557 W. North Ave.

Admission 10c
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If the number on your wrapper is

211
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal In at once and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot r«naw at
this time let us know how soon you
can.

floor and decline the nomination,

and the convention hall was filled

with shouts of "Let Oneal speak",

but Algernon Lee, Old Guard chair-

man, refused to give Oneal the floor

until every possible available speak-

er had vented his bile on Thomas.

It was a Roman holiday, and every

labor faker, every racketeer and

"labor" lawyer in the hall had his

chance at Thomas, whose integrity

and idealism, though hopeless as a

substitute for revolutionary clarity,

has been an embarrassment to some

of the business dealings of tbe Old

Guard.

The speeches of the section of the

Old Guard who came out for Tho-

mas were, if anything, more hu-

miliating than the outright attacks.

Julius Uerber said that "If there

haB been any sabotage In the party.

it is done by Militants", and pre-

faced his support of Thomas with

this insulting remark, "You make
it mighty hard for me to do what

I'm going to do. Comrade Thomas,

after me sitting where I could

watch your actions all afternoon."

Uerber was referring to Thomas'

jokes to his neighbors about the

Old Guard machine which was Tho-

mas' main outlet for his resentment

against the pogrom.

Thomas Appeals to Hillquit

Though harassed and resentful,

the Militant-Thomas faction showed

themselves impotent to lead a fight

against the Old Guard. After Sol-

omon had voted against Thomas

—

which, with no other candidate

running, could mean only unrelent-

ing repudiation of Thomas—Thom-
as said it would be a "pleasure to

work again with my friend Charles

Solomon." By way of showing that

he was not capitulating, Thomas
declared: "I will tight against the

things that Hillquit, Debs and

Meyer London fought against" —
taking the notorious Hillquit and

the reformist London as his models!

In an article in The World To-

morrow of June >&, Thomas denied

that by "workers democracy" he

meant "another way of saying the

dictatorship of the proletariat", and
deplored the "bitter controversy

over a few sentences of a Declara-

tion." In the convention he re-

treated still further. When a sub-

stitute Declaration was introduced,

mainly written by James Oneal,

Thomas said he would be willing

to make some concessions in line

with the emasculated version.

Militants Evade Issue

The Militants were equally im-

potent. When Solomon read from

their pre-convention program their

statement that "workers democracy"

meant "dictatorship of the prolet-

ariat" and challenged them lo say

whether this was really what they

meant, or did they mean by it any

other of the varying interpreta-

tions of the phrase, not one of the

Militant speakers would give an an-

swer. The Militants talked of the

need for "revolutionary socialism,"

the need for a "new spirit," but

none defended principles as princi-

ples. Typical of the level on which

the Militants fought was Haim Kan-

Jorovlch's argument, against those

who said the Declaration would
drive the party underground. Kant-

orovlch's answer was that the St.

Louis Resolution of 1917 was "e-

qually revolutionary and it did not

drive the party underground."

No Principled Struggle

At no point did the Milit-

ants stand and fight. They could

boo Panken's vile slanders, Wald-

mans chauvinism, Gerber's charges

of sabotage—but it was beyond

them to get up on their feet and'

fight a principled struggle on the

issues. Chairman Algernon Lee's

plainly unconstitutional ruling

that the Detroit Declaration was
not binding until after the referen-

dum, and the similar intent of the

resolution passed by the Old Guard,

were passed by without a struggle.

With no sense of how craven was
his proposal, Jack Altman offered

to move Solomon's candidacy to be

unanimous, if Solomon promised to

abide by the referendum on the De-

claration, Solomon answered by
saying that if he were defeated on

the referendum he wouldi continue

to fight against its principles~and

no Militant rose to call him to acc-

ount. When, just before the ad
journment of the convention, the

State platform came on the order

of business, the crafty Old Guard,
on the plea that there was no time,

moved to adopt it as read and refer

It to the State Executive for edit-

orial correction, some MiltantS did

ask for the floor. Were they, at

last, goltf£ to make a stand, expose

some of the worst phases of refor-

mism, and perhaps try to educate

a few of the followers of the Old

Guard? Panken waved his hand
graciously at them, and told them to

"write out your suggestions and
send them to the committee for con-

sideration." Whereupon the Mil-

itants subsided.

Outside the convention hall they

were loud enough In their com-
plaints—which was characteristic

enough. Outside, too, Thomas pro-

vided another example of his hope-

less lack of clarity : They spent all

their time in there on a national

question (tbe Declaration) and then

had no time for the State platform,

which was the real business before

us."

No WiU to Fight

That the Militants so helled their

Silk Workers

Vote Down

Expulsions

< continued from pags 1 )

Drivers Union

Prepares Strike

continued from page 1

ing a committee to investigate his

status, went unheeded. The rest

were given a hearing. There were

thirty-eight accusers—among them

Henry Herman. But all these ac-

cusers were present at the trial in

the person of Eli (38 in 1) Keller.

Each "criminal" was given 15 min-

utes to clear himself of the charges

which summed up to the following

"crimes": 1) being members of the

United Silk Workers Club (and

not of Eli's "Progressive" Club J ;

2) being active in clearing the un-

ion's name and preventing the Stal-

inists from making capital of stu-

pid and vicious policies; 3) receiv-

ing support of the workers during

membership and shop-chairman's

meetings. The Club, according to

Keller, is a dual or secessionist or-

ganization—Why'; Because it is a

social and educational club which

alms among other things lo work

for the organization of all Silk

workers into si single industrial

union under the banner of the A.F.

S.W.

The activity of the union mem-
bers in the Albert case was, accord-

ing to Keller, under the direct su-

pervision of the Stalinists and in

the interests of the National. Why?
Because the National once had its

headquarters at the same address

as the Club ; and because Muste-

ites and Trotskyites were notorious-

ly involved in the activities of the

Club. And what is more notorious

than the fact tha# they work hand

in hand with the Stalinists, par-

ticularly in trade union policies?

Keller's third charge really came
down to the fact that he and his

clique have had to resort to high-

handed tactics in breaking up

meelings precisely because they

were unable to control them. Kel-

ler, therefore, decided in despera-

tion to railroad his opponents out

of the union before the membership
voted them into the Kxecutlve

Board.

Takes Worker from Job

He did not stop at the red-baiting

tactics, but actually resorted to the

most vicious method of all. He got

Eddie Swaiyfn.1 fired from his job.

The workers on the night, shift

elected Swalyful shop-chairman,

and Keller immediately "saw about

it" as he told Swalyful he would.

The reaction of the rank and file

of the union is precisely what

would be expected. The men are

solidly behind the militants.

No doubt Keller will try as his

last desperate trick—to call a Gen-

eral Membership Meeting on short

notice and pack it with his hench-

men. But he will not catch the

union members unprepared. The
Broad Silk Department has aready

gone on record. This department
embraces more than two thirds of

all the workers in the Associated.

Without the slightest doubt the

sentiment is overwhelmingly behind

the militants whom Keller was
taking for a ride.

The action of the Broad Silk

membership is all the more signifi-

cant because of the background
against which Keller found it prop-

er -to inaugurate his high-handed

Rule or Ruin campaign. The bosses

have scrapped the Arbitration

Board, and with it the contract,

and, as they also hope, the Union,

The bosses ale driving for a wage-

cut of at least eight per cent. In

the meantime, Keller and his co-

horts can only break up a meeting

whic.i they ostensibly called to dis-

cuss the acute problems facing 'the

Union, because they were unable to

railroad through the expulsion of

those miitants who stood shoulder

to shoulder with their fellows in

the iast struggle, and who will be
found In the thick of the fight in

the coming struggles.

The unmistakable indication that

a genuine left wing is crystallizing

inside the Associated Is a signal of

ill-omen to the bosses and to the re-

actionaries inside the Union.

—SILK WORKER.

" "We have been trying ever since

May 31, when the regional labor

board issued its order based on the

terms of the signed peace agree-

ment ending the strike, to negotiate

with the employers the matters that

the peace agreement left to nego-

tiation, but have not been able to

get anywhere because the employ-

ers refuse to recognize us as rep-

resentatives of the employees and

have just been giving us the run-

around,' William Brown, president

of the union said in the statement

which had the assent of other un-

ion leaders. Miles, Grant and Ray

To the Saar Workers
An Appeal by thel.S.
The date of the referendum Is set.

Everyone is now inexorably faced

with the question of the decision.

Only a few more months separate

you from the fateful hour in which
will be decided for some time to

come whether you are to have at

least a meager possibility of strug-

gling against exploitation and op-

pression or whether you are to be

completely subjected to the bloody

yoke of German fascism.

For the Status Quo!

When we, as Communists, coll

Dunne, Farrei Dobbs and Carl "P"" *ou tod^ ***<** £or the stl
\
tus

Skoglund.

" Our position, which we under-

stand is in accord with the terms

of the peace agreement is this,'

Brown said in his statement

:

"Tire union represents the

men. That was the understanding

of the peace agreement, because

the employers signed the peace

agreement with us.
" 'We have the riglit to take

into the union whatever employ-

ees in trucking plants who want
to join. This.,, of course, includes

workers as well as drivers and
lielpers.

"'We desire to negotiate in re-

gards to wages and working con-

ditions In every plant where our

ntemhers ask such negotiations.
" 'This is our position,' said

Brown, 'and it is what we are

going t« insist upon.' "

Preparing to Strike

In that splendid method of or-

ganiKatiou which in the first strike

proved worthy of being a model to

be followed by workers everywhere,

Local 574 is now proceeding just

as efficiently to another strike to

insure and extend the victories al-

ready obtained, "to insist upon our
position", as President Brown so

laconically puts it.

Towards this end, realizing that

the battle will be so much fiercer

and more intense than the first one.

Local 374 has secured the support

the support of all the organized la-

bor movement in Minneapolis. The
Central Labor Union, the Building

Trades Council, the Street Railway
Workers. the Printing Trades
Workers, the Railroad Workers
and every other organized trade in

Minneapolis has given its endorse-

ment to the battle of the truck

drivers.

Mass Parade

The first step in the campaign
that will once again bring the

bosses to their knees is tbe mass
demonstration to be held today.

name Is particularly inexcusable

since they have ceased to pretend

that they do not understand the
ultimate implications of the tactics

of the Old Guard. Tardily enough
they brought to the convention leaf-

lets describing the Old Guard's
policy : to bludgeon the majority
Into submission, or to split the par-

ty. Why did they not bring the
damning facts on the floor If they

did nothing else, why did they not

confront State Chairman Waldman
with his statement to the New York
Times in which he explicitly stated

that the "Socialist Party of the
State of New York" would resist the

"attempt" of the national organ-

ization to commit it to the decision

of fl national convention? The Mil-

itants did not. because they have
no will to fight, because they are
afraid the Old Guard will split and
take along the sources and property

from which the party derives Its

funds.

Just as clearly as the Militants'

horse trading for votes, their com-
promises on principles, their (failure

to struggle on crucial questions at

the Detroit convention, the New
York convention revealed that the

Militants cannot serve as a rallying

center for a tight against, tbe Old
Guard.

quo; when we call upon you today

to come out fearlessly and unhesi-

tatingly for this slogan, it is not

because we regard the present situ-

ation in the Saar as ideal and final,

but because we do not equivocate

because we answer the question as

it is posed in actuality and because

it seems to us beyond any doubt
that this referendum contains to

some degree the possibility of pro-

tecting yourself against fascism, the

worst scourge for all toilers and
oppressed.

We are for the status quo ; al-

though we are far from considering

your present masters, the League
ol Nations, as an instrument ol

peace but regard it as a tool of im-

perialist foreign policy. We are

for the status quo purely for rea-

sons of expediency because we con-

sider it our duty to spare the people

of the Saar all tliat they liave seen

for the last yew on the other side

of the border: unbridled terror,

mass corruption, progrotns against

Jews, military drill, spiritual devas-

tation, racial insanity, forced la-

bor, ever increasing starvation and
need, and danger of inflation.

The workers refuse with thanks
the freedom which the lackeys of

Thyssen and Boechling will give

them.
Since the revolutionary possibil-

ities have been lost for a long time

through the utter failure of the so-

cial democratic party and the Com-
munist party of Germany, it is ab-

surd to advocate return to the

Reich. We scorn the attitude of

those cowards who join the "Ger-

man front" through fear, that is,

those who give themselves up to

Hitler voluntarily and thus commit
suicide because of fear of death.

The Decision will not be reached

on the day of the Referendum! We
warn you beforehand of the follow-

ing grave illusion. The Decision

will not be readied by the vote on
the day of the referendum. Tbe
result of the referendum is entirely

The demonstration will proceed ' dependent upon how successful you

from Bridge Square to the Auditor- : will be beforehand in freeing your

ium. AH of Nicollet Avenue, one 1 countrymen from the spiritual and

of the main thoroughfares of Min- ' physical pressure which they exper-

neapolis, is to be cleared and roped ieuce at the hunds of the Nazis,

off. The workers will march in Extra-Parliamentary Struggle for

parade from the assembling point

to the Auditorium where the mass
meeting will be held. The parade

is to be held directly after working

hours and the leaflet announcing

the mass meeting advises the work-

ers to come "direct from the job if

necessary. A dinner pail is a badge

of honor". The mass meeting Is

to decide on "decisive action".

All of the Minneapolis working

class is aroused. The unemployed
organization, the M.C.C.W., and the

farmers in the Farmers' Holiday

Association have pledged their

backing. The coming strike will be

a concerted drive to deal a smash-

ing blow to the labor-hating bosses,

to make Minneapolis a union town.

Throughout the city, the laundry

drivers, the denial mechanics, the

retail clerks, the street railway

workers have long-standing griev-

ances against the employers with

regard to wage scales, working con-

ditions, union recognition. These

grievances are coming to a head.

The Minneapolis press is full of

stories about the possibility of a

general strike in sympathy with the

truck drivers. Even as we write

the mass meeting at the Minneapo-

lis auditorium may have decided

upon this action.

The second strike of the Minne-

apolis truck drivers which may
very likely pass over Into a general

strike will doubtless leave the first

one in the shade for militancy and
determination of organized labor to

defeat the heinous plans of the

employers and to really get a new
deal through the might of their or-

ganized power.

All eyes on Minneapolis

!

A LETTER FROM A COMRADE
Dear Comrades

:

I have waited for one long month
for Bill Dunne's article which was
promised for June 6th (see D. W.
June 5) on the role of tbe party

In the Minneapolis strike. Alas,

nothing has appeared to date. Hav-

ing read of the "treacherous" role

of the "Trotskyites", I was more

than anxious to see just what the

"vanguard of the vanguard" did

the Improvement of Livinjt ren-
ditions and Democratic Rrants!
Only if the population of the

Saar sees that the working class is

ready and capable of breaking the

Naai terror in extra-parliamentary

action, only if the proletariat of

the Saar see that the fighters for

the status quo are at the same time

fighters for the improvement of the
living conditions of the toiling

masses who are ruthlessly exploited

by the present regime ; only if you
succeed in retaining, during extra-

parliamentary actions In time of

preparation, freedom of association,

assemby, and press,—only then will

it be possible to secure a favorable

outcome in the referendum.

No Effective Struggle Without a

United Front!

The prerequisite for carrying out
all these actions with sufficient

force is that all organizations

which are for the maintenance of

the status quo, for the defense

against the Hitler terror, enter

into a solid fighting front on the

basis of a concrete program.
Through the stupidity and the in-

trigues of the various bureaucra-
cies an enormous amount of pre-

cious lime has been lost. But the

fighting alliance must finally come
Into existence under penalty of de-

feat. Do not tolerate for one min-
ute longer the sabotage of the Unit-

ed Front ! This sabotage is a di-

rect service to Hitler!

Organize a Militia Against the

Nari Terror!

You must not content yourself

with joint meetings, demonstrations
and even strikes but must organize

a militia which will take over the

defense against the terroristic acts

of the Nazis. No one will help

you if you do not help yourself.

The "impartiality" of the police is

already assured. The League of

Nations will not help you if you
do not help yourself.

S.P.G. and the C.P.G. Have Failed!

In complete consonance with Its

whole past the social democracy
has been consoling you with
the League of Nations while it has
at the same time sabotaged the

united front. The League of Na-during those hectic days.

Then again, the Minneapolis,' tions plays the same role in damp-

strike has given a tremendous im-

petus to articles about the "Trot-

skyites" on other questions and in

other fields. They never however

mention the Militant by name, but

always refer to the "Trotskylte

sheet". Are they perhaps fearful

lest some wayward comrade be

tempted to spend two cents for a

copy and see through their miser-

able lies and distortions? —L.G.

enlng the fighting spirit of the
masses in the Saar that Hindenburg
played In Germany. Place no trust

In these Illusions! Close ranks!
Act on your own initiative!

Tbe C.P.G., under the Influence

of the laudatory speeches of Roech-
ling, sowed the greatest confusion.

At first they stood unconditionally
for return to Germany, then they
spouted hollow phrases about a So-

viet Germany, and finally, in the

last hour, came out for the status

quo. The C.P.G. had also complete-

ly sabotaged the establishment of

a united front and thereby pre-

pared for a defeat as in Germany.
You are, therefore, faced with the

task not only of building a united

front but of creating a new revolu-

tionary party under the banner of

the Fourth International for the

struggle against fascism.

United Front of Alt Anti-Fascists

!

Both old parties have now finally

taken the position of the status

quo. There is not another minute
to be lost. No excuses will avail

now. Irrespective of how funda-

mentally irreconcilable! reformism
and communism are, they must im-

mediately make an alliance for the

status quo. Only thus can the hesi-

tant ones outside the ranks of tbe

working class be attracted to it.

When they see that even the work-

ers cannot establish a fighting unit-

ed front, how can they decide to

join the struggle tor defense?

Hitler (Ian and Must be Defeated!

In the coming months the eyes of

all Europe will he rivited on the

Saar region. Hitler can and must
be defeated! Provided that the

working class rallies to the strug-

gle in the last hour and pursues

correct tactics. No state, no treas-

ury, only the workers can save the

Saar!
• • t •

For the first time in the Saar re-

gion—since national socialism has

shown itself, no longer in theory

and In criticism, but as an instru-

ment of hunger and war prepara-

tions (of a war that is bound to

hit the Saar territory especially

hard), of murder and corruption.

National socialism is put to a

referendum which offers at least a

trace of freedom. How great this

freedom will be depends on the

militancy the workt-rs display be

fore the referendum. This means:

Hitler must and can be defeated!

His defeat would be a triumph

and a sgnal for anti-fascists of all

countries! His victory would be a

success for fascism in the whole

world! A great lask is entrusted

to you, toilers of the Saar ! Your
efforts and your sacrifices will help

not only yourself but millions of

others

!

We, therefore, call not only on all

our sections but on the workers of

all countries to follow the events

in the Saar with the greatest at-

tention and with the utmost soli-

darity and to support the Saar at

the opportune moment by actions

against Hitler fascism.

The task of>defeafing Hitler must
be solved, it can be solved and It

will be solved!

Hitler must and can be defeated

!

Do not be frightened by the ter-

rific array of influence, corruption

lies, threats, flattery of the brown
bloodhounds. For them too it is a

question of prestige. Do not let

yourself be lulled to sleep by their

monstrous lies and provocations!

Do not let yourself he duped by for-

ests of swastika banners. Many of

those who live under the present

regime will vote for the status quo
—only under one condition : that

you stand together, that you fight,

that you, too, put Into motion the

power which you command ! After

the defeat no crawling will help

against the bloody fate! It is bet-

ter to perish In struggle than to be

slaughtered without struggle. Vien-

na is better than Oranlenburg! But
you do not have to perish. You still

have enough time to fight.

Do not forget: Hitler must and
will be defeated!

When you have beaten Hitler you
can set before yourself other tasks

of the class struggle!

For the maintenance of ihe stat-

us quo

!

For the democratic rights of the

working class

!

For higher wages and better liv-

ing conditions!

For the United Fighting Front oil

all labor organizations

!

For the building of workers' mili-

tia against fascist terror

!

For socialism and the final vic-

tory of the proletariat!

INTERNATIONAL
SECRETARIAT

of the League of Communist-
Internationalists

(Bolshevik-Leninists)

Geneva, June 0, 1934

OUR INTERNATIONAL PRESS
What is happening in Germany?
You who read German can keep

in close touch by reading Unser
Wort.

Send all inquiries to Sara Weber,
c/o The Militant.

Our friends and sympathizers,
our readers of the Russian Opposi-
tion Bulletin, know that Comrade
Trotsky is its regular contributor
and editor. The French police

want to stifle the voice of Leon
Trotsky — they will not succeed'.

Despite police persecution, despite
the fact that the editorial office Is

forced to move again, despite tre-

mendous financial difficulties and
delays, the Russian Opposition Bul-
letin will appear. The next issue is

speed up its appearance by a contri-

bution, you can help by getting
readers and subscribers to the
Russian (Bulletin.

Send all Inquiries and contribu-
tions to Sara Weber, c/o The Mili-

tant.
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MINNEAPOLIS STRIKESMONDAY
Mass Meeting of Local 574 Unanimously AcceptsCall

for Walkout; Repudiates Tobin- Bosses Red Scare

Teamsters Join

Uocl^ Workers

in Frisco Strike

BULLETIN
As we go to press, there comes

the news that the teamsters of

San Fransclsco and Oakland, re-

volting against exploitation on
their own jobs as well as against

the boss terror used on the strik-

ing waterfront workers, have
gone oat on strike, 3,700 strong.

With trucking strikes looming in

in Duluth and St. Paul, as well as
Minneapolis, It begins to look as
Chough the crowd in control of
the International Union may hare
their hands fulL

* « • •

San Francisco, July 11.—Terrific
pressure for, and terrific pressure
against, a general strike—this is

the meaning of events here*, since
last Thursday's murderous attack
on the strikers by the police, killing

two strikers and wounding scores
of others, with the bringing in of

the National Guard immediately af-

ter the police attack, the issue was
clearly drawn : Either a general

strike to back up the waterfront
strike, or complete defeat for the
strikers.

Only a general strike can save'

the waterfront strike, because the
State of California itself Is the chief

strike-breaker. The so-called "op-
ening of the port" by the boss*'
Industrial Association was a fraud.
All they did was get five trucks to

be loaded and travel up and back
from the pier to a nearby ware-
house. This didn't make a dent in

the1 mountain-high load of goods
piled on the docks. But the State-

owned Belt Line Railway, which
connects the piers to the railroads
Is endangering the strike. Its

freight cars are loaded* up on the

docks, then shunted on to the rail-

road tracks, and there they are un-

loaded and the goods delivered in

the city by truck.

Casey Affords the Pretext

The Teamsters Union could stop
this, but the veteran reactionary

teamster chief, Michael Casey, has
limited truck drivers' cooperation

with the strike to refuse to deliver

goods to and from the pie^S. Even
this he did on the basis that the
teamsters were "endangered" by
the strikers' struggle against scabs.

This provided, the excuse for the
Industrial Association, which ini-

tiated the bloody Thursday fight on
the pretext that they had sufficient

longshoremen to work, but that

goods could not be taken away from
the piers because the teamsters

were afraid of the strikers.

On Sunday the teamsters voted
overwhelmingly to go out on strike

in sympathy with the marine work-
ers. This is the most important
single Step in moving to aid the

waterfront fight. But Gasey is stfll

on the job. He got the teamsters
to postpone going out until Thurs-
day, and then got them to agree to

another strike vote Wednesday (to-

night).

The worst danger to the strike* is

the so-called "Strategy Committee"
set up Friday night by the San
Francisco Labor Council. This
had a double purpose. First, it was
a substitute for the General Strike

Committee proposal, which was
supported by many of the unions.

The substitute merely provides a
committee to advise the striking

unions. Second, it was a maneuver
to put the "Strategy Committee" at

the head of the waterfront strike,

so that its seven members—whom
(Continued from Page 1)

PRESIDENT BROWN TEACHES
TOBIN LESSON IN UNIONISM

"The1 cry of Communism raised

by those who have contributed

nothing to the organization of our
Union or to the conduct of the
recent strike is in itself a con-

demnation of those who helped
raise the cry. we organized
drivers, helpers, petroleum work-
ers, and inside workers for the
specific purpose of securing for

them shorter hours and higher
wages. To do this we use the
structure provided by the Ameri-
can Federation of Labor. We
have confined our efforts to trade
union activities. The union Is

conducted as a democratic, eco-
nomic instrument to achieve t(j<>

ends set forth above. The politi-

cal affiliations of our membership
is not the concern of the leader-
ship or of the rank and file.

Every worker has complete free-

dom in this respect. This Is one
of the fundamental principles of
organized Labor."
Quoted from the Organizer,

Vol. I, No. 3.

Comrade Trior Dead
San Francisco.—The proletariat

of America lost one of its

staunchest and most courageous
fighters with the passing of Com-
rade Andy Thor. The strain of

long weeks directing the picket

lines of the water front strike

told at last on a heart whose
every beat was for the working
class. Comrade Andy, still at his

post of duty, was found dead at

the wheel of his car.

Fearing foul play., for comrade
Andy is not the only striker who
has been found dead at bis post

of duty, his comrades instituted

an autopsy independent of the or-

iginal police verdict but it was
comrade Andy's heart swollen

from the terrific strain of loading

cargoes that had faltered,

His brave wife, his two beauti-

ful children and his comrades
mourn the passing of this lovable

and courageous worker.

10,000 March in

Big Labor Parade

Minneapolis.— On Friday night,
July 6, workers of the Twin Cities
massed solidly in the greatest dem-
onstration of militant labor solidar-
ity Minneapolis has ever seen to
show their unanimous support of
the fight being put up by the Gen-
eral Drivers, Helpers, Petroleum
Workers and Inside Workers Union
No. 574, against the lying and mur-
derous onslaught of the Citizen's
Alliance—an attack directed not
only at the lives and living stand-
ards of the Drivers, but an attack
upon the entire organized labor
movement In Minneapolis. The
great parade, culminating In an
overflow mass meeting at the Mu-
nicipal auditorium, recorded the
enthusiastic sentiment of the Twin
City working class for militant ac-
tion in support of "Local 574", the
pride of the labor movement here.

Beginning at six o'clock, labor-
ing men and women filed Into the
Block 20 district. For over an
hour steady streams of workers
continued to pour into the workers'
section of Minneapolis—teamsters,
street car employees, building
tradesmen, brewery workers, rail-

road workers, the organized unem-
ployed, whole truckloads of dele-
gates from the progressive Farm-
er's Holiday Association, scores of

(Continued from Page 1)

Daniel Tobin

Goes to Bat

FortheBosses
Joining his voice to that of the

bosses in raising the Red-Seare
against the militant leaders of Lo-
cal 574 has been the contribution of

Daniel J. Tobin, general president
of the International Brotherhood of

Teamsters, Chauffeurs, Stablemen
and Helpers, on the eve of the sec-

ond strfke.

This reactionary scate, who sits

in a nwivel chair the year round
collecting the fat salary of $10,000
per annum and expenses, who gave
no cooperation to the workers in

their first strike in Minneapolis,
now comes to the fore—at the most
crucial moment—showing his "sol-

idarity" with the drivers by de-
nouncing their sterling leadership
as "radicals and Communists".

Solidarity it is. Solidarity with
the bosses.

Tobin has already received the
answer for his perfidious strike-

breaking move.
From the bosses, praises and

panegyric—big scarehead streamers
in the Minneapolis capitalist rags.

A Smashing Repudiation

From the workers, a smashing
repudiation. At the union meeting
of July 9th of Local 574 full confi-

dence in the leadership was mani-
fest. And on the same night a con-
ference of business agents In the
Building Trades Unions met and
voted to condemn Tobin's red scare
and to reaffirm their full support of
Local 574.

Of the leadership that led the
whirlwind strike of ten days in

May that brought victory into the
lap of men who had never seen the
Inside of a union before, the em-
ployers' pal, Tobin says that "lan-
guage describing, or capable of de-

scribing this class of serpent, in the
shapej>f a working man would not
be put into print. All we can say
to our people is to beware of these

wolves in sheep's clothing."

If Tobin believes, that by this

treachery, for which the bosses un-
doubtedly show their gratitude, he
can split the serried ranks of 574
and set the workers against each
other on an issue that will cripple
their ranks and bring victory to the
Citizen's Alliance then let him read
the statement of William Brown,
president of 574 and he will know
that the Minneapolis drivers are
ready to speak to him in one lan-

BOSSES WENT WILD WHEN
THEY READ THIS SQUIB

The bosses quote this comment
from the Organizer (Vol. I, No.

1), official organ of Local 574 and

rave Incoherently about respect

for dead men.

"The 'Low and Odor1 League"

"We just founul out that this

fellow John Dillinger is a 'Piker.'

The Government Is offering only

$16,000 Bucks for his capture.—

Small town stuff—Why?; he only

killed fifteen or twenty people.

Bight here in our home town the

'low and odor' League is offering

$20,000 for any information lead-

ing to the apprehension of the ex-

terminator of a couple of rats."

"Notes from our Wild Animal

Department:

"There will be less rats in the

Central Market this summer.

What Ho! Grand Jury!"

(Continued on Page 4)

Minneapolis Sidelight*
Minneapolis, July 11. — During

last Friday's parade up Nicollet
Ave. the Minneapolis Central Coun-
cil of Workers (unemployed) which
contains scores of the politically

more advanced workers, pleased the
thousands of spectators by singing
working class songs along the line
of march—Hold the Fort, Solidari-
ty, Pie in the Sky. To many work-
ers, such songs are a new experi-
ence. They showed thefr apprecia-
tion by applauding lustily and Join-
ing in when they could catch the
words. All except a small group
standing in front of a church on
upper Nicollet. A horrified look
appeared on the shiny faces of the
Faithful as the M.C.C.W. swept by
choraling "Preacher and the Slave".

• « •

Not only are the eyes of the Am-
erican workingclass turned toward
Minneapolis. With anxiety in their
hearts the bosses from coast to
coast are. watching, baffled and
troubled, the situation here. Walter
Davenport of Collier's is in town.
Correspondents from half a dozen
big papers, including the yellow
Chicago Tribune, arrived on Tues-
day to cover the approaching events
for their papers.

• • •

The re-write man on one of the
largest local sheets has admitted
that he is a member of the Silver

Shirta—he says, "Ta, our govern-
ment is almost perfect now; in a
year or so—when we have a real

dictatorship—It will be perfect;

perfect for my class, but bell for

the workers." Looks like we can

expeet some really ungarbled strike
news from this fellow. In a pig's

eye!

• « •

The Stalinist Unemployed Coun-
cils were a trifle piqued because
they were not permitted to carry
political banners In Friday's trade
union demonstration. A delegation
from the Drivers came over and
firmly removed all political ban-
ners. The Stalinists, you know,
have tried" through a phony "rank-
and-file committee" to split the mil-

itant Drivers Union. Surprisingly
enough, the rank and file of the
union give short shrift to these
people. Not because they are Com-
munists (the red scare has been
effectively put behind the eight
ball); but because they are such
miserable, disloyal, unscientific and
myopic Stalinists.

• • •

In case the new strike breaks, the

Drivers plan to issue special but-
tons to the unemployed picketers

who are organized under the M.C.
C.W. banner And at the conclusion

of the strike, the Drivers are going
to fight with the organized unem-
ployed for the latter's demands.

• • •

Here's an Item gleaned from the
Organizer, weekly 574 paper.
"While we do not believe that the

government's agricultural program
will be of any benefit to the fanner,
we do think that every third1 Car-
son should be plowed under." (Car-

son is one of the bigger shots In

the Stalinist ranks here.)

Red HerrinyCover

For Real Issues

Despairing of swindling the Min-
neapolis workers out of their strike-

won wage increases by a broad
campaign of public Intimidation

which reeks with insinuation and
calumny, the Citizens Alliance has
resorted to the time worn method
when all others fail—the Red Scare.

In dragging the red herring

across the front page of the prosti-

tuted capitalist press the Minnea-
polis bosses are trying to divert at-

tention from the outstanding issue

before the Minneapolis working
class.

The Real Issue

That issue, recognized by every
working man in the Twin Cities, is

the stubborn refusal of the employ-
ers to increase the wretched wages
of the drivers and to deal with the

inside men as represented by 574.

They charge the union leadership

with being Communists. By that

they hope to estrange the sympathy
of the Minneapolis toilers and to

split the solid phalanx of the Driv-

ers Union.
Keports In another column of the

Militant show what a complete dud
their red scare turned out to be.

In this campaign to terrorize

public opinion the Minneapolis
bosses have found themselves in

hearty agreement with Dan Tobin,

International Teamsters President.

The Minneapolis Dally Star fea-

tures the revolting attack on the

local leadership under a big scare

head, "COMMUNISTIC, RADICAL
INFLUENCE IN LOCAL DRIV-
ERS' UNION SCORED."
The leadership of the local union

is branded as red because their

direction was so effective. It is

branded as Communistic because it

brought the bosses to their knees

before they had time to consider a
plan of battle. It is stigmatized as

"radical" because the bosses feel

themselves powerless against its

unconquerable militancy.

A "Startling" Discovery

A "startling" discovery is made
by the "Employers Advisory Com-
mittee, representing 166 Employers"
In one of their half-page ads whieh
costs them $431.30 for one issue.

With mock indignation they howl:
"Further evidence of the type of

men who are attempting to arouse
honest workingmen to vote a general

Strike Is furnished In a handbill re-

cently distributed In the streets of

Minneapolis. This handbill issues a
call for a mass meeting at which
speakers (which the handbill iden-

tifies as 'outstanding strike lead-

ers') will speak on the Minneapolis

(Continued on Page 4)

Housewarming

A housewarming party at the
new headquarters of the New Tork
Local of the Communist League of

America will take place Saturday,
July 14th at 8 P.M. The new head-
quarters are located at 144 Second
Ave., corner 9th Street. A program
of entertainment has been arranged
for this occasion, food and refresh-

ments will be served. All friends

and sympathizers are Invited.

Strike Call of Local 574
(By Airmail to the Militant)

MINNEAPOLIS, July 11.—Since (he settlement of the strike on May
35th, Local 574, through its duty authorized representatives* has been
attempting to negotiate wage scales with the employers' in aecorflftnee
with the agreement which brought about the ending of the strike. We
have attempted to settle with the employers aU other matters left for
negotiation. All these attempts to settle the dispute by negotiation, eon-
flucted with the greatest patience and persistence, have met with failure.
The employers, •gged on by the Union-hating Citizens? Alliance, behind
which stand the banks and the sinister financial interests of WaB Street,
have violated the agreement. They have set out to break our union and
rob us of the fruits of our victory.

AH the efforts of our Union, over a period of six weeks since the
ending of the strike, to establish living wages and hours have been frus-
trated by the arrogant attitude of the employers. The Regional Labor
Board by i3» action, or rather, by Its failure to act, has allied In every
case In upholding the hand of the employers. Every attempt of the Union
to negotiate and secure satisfaction for the just demands of its members
has been met with evasions, tricks and subterfuges. Every approach for
practical discussions of our grievances has been answered by columns of
paid newspaper advertisements filled with misrepresentations, lies and
slanders against the union and its leadership.

THE AGREEMENT VIOLATED BY THE BOSSES
The vital questions of wages and hours, which are of life and death

concern to our members and their families, have been callously ignored.
The right of the Union to represent all its members—which was explicit-
ly agreed to in the strike settlement, has been denied. Seniority rules
profided for in tlie agreement have been violated by the majority of the
firms.

In this unscrupulous course, the Citizens' Alliance and the employers
are seeking to shift the Issue. They cloak their campaign to wreck the
Trade Union movement and deprive the workers of decent human lives
behind personal attacks on the leaders of the Union. The bosses want
to dictate to the Union what leaders it should have. We reject this dic-
tation. We liave the right to be represented by leaders of our own choos-
ing and we intend to assert this right. We reject the insolent demand of
the Citizens' Alliance and the. bosses to choose our leaders for us. Local
574 is a democratic trade union organization. Its membership is fully
capable of deciding this question for itself without any advice from the
exploiters of labor.

Ttie general membership meeting declares that the leaderb of our
Union have faithfully served the interests of the membership. They
liave conducted themselves as responsible trade union officials and have
not imposed on the Union any issues., political or otherwise, contrary to
the interests of the Union and its members. They have shown their
efficiency as organizers in the building of our Union. They have demon-
strated their loyalty and courage under fire.

THE "RED SCARE" MANEUVER
The "Red Scare" of the Citizen's Alliance is nothing but a fraudulent

manoeuvre to distract our attention from the struggle for decent living
conditions and demoralize our ranks. They will not succeed. TJie condi-
tions of our lives are too bitter. Nobody can divert as biota the flgbt
to better them.

We note with the greatest indignation that D. J. Tobin, President of
our International organization, lias associated himself with this diaboli-
cal game of the bosses by publishing a slanderous attack on our leader-
ship in the official magazine. The fact that this attack has become part
of the "ammunition" of the bosses in their campaign to wreck our union,
is enough for any intelligent worker to estimate It for what, it really is.

We say plainly to D. J. Tobin: If you can't act 'like a Union man* and
help us, instead of helping the bosses, then at least have the decency to
stand aside and let us fight our battle alone. We did it in the organiza-
tion campaign and In the previous strike and we can do it again. We
received absolutely no help of any kind from you. Our leadership and
guidance has come from our own local leaders, and from them alone.
We put our confidence in them and will not support any attack on them
under any circumstance.

We are fighting for more wages, for better hours and working con-
ditions and for the right of Union organization. The conditions under
which we work are intolerable for men who want to live as human beings
and who aspire to provide a decent existence and a future for their
families in this, the richest country in the world. That is our right. We
have worked for It, and we intend to fight for it to the bitter end.

AN APPEAL FOR SOLIDARITY

In doing so we fee* deeply convinced that we are fighters for the
preservation of the Trade Union movement and for the rights and Inter,
ests of all workers. Our strength and confidence is multiplied by the
conviction that our fellow workers and brother unionists in other trades,
who iielped us so nobly before, will rally to our aid again. We rely on
the sympathy and soiHarity of the other unions and workers organiza-
tions who endorsed our demands by their presence In the great labor
demonstration Friday, July 6th. We appeal for the support also of the
organizations of fanners and gardeners, of the unemployed workers, of
the rank and file of small business and professional people—of all who
are cheated and oppressed by the financial tyrants who turned our great
rich country into a land of priratlon and misery for the masses.

We are confident that our appeal will not be in vain. Therefore,
convinced of the justice of our cause, relying on our own strength and'
the sympathetic aid of the great majority of the population, the general
membership meeting solemnly declares:

1. All members of Local No. 574 will go on strike for the enforce-
ment of the Union demands on Monday, July I6tfh, at 13 o'clock
midnight.

We call upon our sister Local No. 120 in St. Paul to take similar
action at its general membership meeting Thursday night, and
we pledge to Local 130 our solidarity and eo-operation in a joint
struggle to a successful conclusion.

We call upon all other trade unions in the Twin Cities to rally
to our support with moral and financial aid and to held them-
selves In readiness to take sympathetic strike action If such
becomes necessary to secure our victory and smash tbe union-
wreeklnt Mmpsfm of tbe Cithern' Affiance,

2.

3.

Central Labor

Union Backs

Drivers'Local
By JAMES P. CANNON

Minneapolis, July n (By Wire).
—Spirit ran high among all sections
of the Minneapolis working class
tonight, as thousands of workers in

a mass meeting of General Drivers
Union 074 cast a unanimous vote
to strike the transportation Indus-
try for the second time In less than
sixty days. As a result of tonight's

decision, Minneapolis will be tied

up tight as a drum from Monday
night until the bosses grant the
union's demands.

It was announced at the meeting
that a strike vote would be taken
by the Duluth local.

The mass meeting boiled over
with enthusiasm when the members
of 574 were asked to adopt a vote
of confidence In their local union
leaders. Unanimously they repudi-
ated the vicious attacks made on
Wm. S. Brown, the Dunnes, Carl
Skoglund and the other local lead-

ers by the bosses and Dan J. Tobin,
International President of the
Brotherhood of Teamsters. Point-
ing out that the International has
done nothing to help organize the
Minneapolis truckers, they refused
to be stampeded by the Red scare
.uid reendorsed the leaders who
built 574 and led it to victory In

thfe spring.

While the members of 574 were
taking these decisive steps, the
Minneapolis Central Labor Union
also held an important session. The
resolution adopted by 574 was laid

before this hody, the controlling

organ of the A. F. of L. in Minne-
apolis. Here, too, the response was
unanimous. The resolution was
adopted and the C.L.U. pledged full

support to the coming strike. Thus
Minneapolis labor gave an authen-
tic class answer to the bosses and
all their agents.

St. Paul to Vote on Strike

Vresident Fleming of the St.

Paul trnckers, addressing the mass
meeting, announced that on Thurs-
day his organization. Local 120,

will also take a strike vote. "We
have the same grievances as you
have," Fleming stated, "and we
are for common action." Fleming
also repudiated Tobin's attacks on
the leaders of 574 which have been
published as paid advertising of
the Employers Advisory Committee,
leader of the strike-breakfng crowd.
Among the speakers at the mass

meeting were President Brown of
Local 574. the three Dunne broth-
ers—Vincent, Grant and Miles—and
representatives of the Ladies' Aux-
iliary of Local 574. One speaker
declared1 on behalf of the latter,

that "we will fight side by side
with the men to the finish." Wild
applause greeted her statement.
The militant spirit of the meeting

quickly conveyed itself beyond the
conflnrts of tbe hall. Ever since the
mass demonstration of last Friday
the solidarity sentiment of Minne-
apolis workers has been moving to
new heights. Tonight workers of
many industries waited outside the
truckers' meeting to get the deci-
sion.

In addition to this spirit of soli-

darity, there is a spirit of firm
determination afoot. The last
truckers' strike was a tough fight,

but everyone is ready to face even
tougher resistance.

Strike talk is spreadfng to other
Industries. Barbers, auto mechan-
ics, laundry and dry cleaning work-
ers, ice wagon drivers, retail clerks,
street railway workers, dental me-
chanics, upholsterers and building
trades workers all have long-stand-
ing grievances. The notion of a
united struggle for decent condi-
tions is rapidly gaining ground.
The laundry and dry cleaning driv-
ers have affiliated with Local 574,
the third formerly Independent
group to take such action since the
last strike victory.

Last minute rrantic efforts of the
bosses to head off the strike are now
to be expected. They no doubt will
intensify their slander campaign
against the union leadership. To-
night's vote, however, makes one
thing clear: the workers know
their Interests and are not to be
drawn oft* by any red herrings.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

New Features in Second

Strike Wave
That Omnipresent "Zaek Tendency"

'•Under the leadership of the

Communist International, with the

best disciple
1

. Stalin at the head"

the Communists ot the entire capi-

talist world were withdrawn from

the regular trade union movement

and set the task of building revolu-

tionary unions. In the United

States in 1830 the A. F. of L. was

said to be openly Fascist and the
1

Party in resolutions, articles and

speeches stated, "The most funda-

mental task in mass work is the

building of revolutionary unions of

the T.U.U.L." In England the new

line of Stalinism was so well car-

ried out that good rank-and-file

members ot the trade unions con-

sidered the Party to be anti-trade

unionist. (Harry Pollitt admitted

this in the English Daily Worker.)

The result of this policy was ev-

erywhere the same, isolation and

defeat. This has finally become

evident to Browder himself in Am-
erica and so we have resolutions,

open-letters and plenums, all taking

up the situation. Not for the pur-

pose of finding where the fault was

and laying the blame. No, not at

all. Every child knows that the

C. I. with Stalin at the head is re-

sponsible.

But who in the Party dares to

say that. So the search is on for

a scape-goat and apparently in

America Zack is "it" Browder,

solemn as an owl, announces, "The

Zack tendency to underestimate and

hamper work in the A. F. of L. un-

ions Is being slowly overcome." In

all otheY countries other Zacks who
were dumb enough to actually be-

lieve In the correctness of the C. I.

line are now being made the goats

for six years of Stalinist trade un-

ion nonsense. And they call it a

revolutionary, Communist Interna-

tional.

• * •

Rudolf Hess Defends Hitler

and Murder

Rudolf Hess who succeeds the

homo-sexual Roebm as the closest

associate of Hitler, delivered a

speech last Sunday. A few extracts

from the speech will indicate that

in shooting his former intimate

companion, Roebm, and securing a

new one, Hitler, like Henry VIII,

was not in search of brains.

Speaking ot the slaughter of his

associates by Hitler, H*fes says

"Who could suppose that every one

of the Hitler Youth would not re-

gard the leader as hts idol since,

especially in the last few days, he

has aeted the part of the boys'

ideal hero."

Describing Hitler's ••superman"

activities on the first day of the

murders, Hess tells bow Hitler ar-

rested Roehm and others and goes

on to say, "Then he went over to

the Brownhouse . . . and out of tre-

mendous tension he poured forth a

speech oC great historical impor-

tance. Again in his workroom the

leader pronounced the first sentenc-

es of death. Without a pause he

worked on ... he dictated a letter

for the new chief of staff and went

on dictating the views of the Na-

tional Socialist Party on the events

of the day and on his own actions.

From time to time he gave addi-

tional orders for arrests of indivi-

dual persons." (If Hitler could

also have dictated the views of tbe

rest of the world on the events of

the day and his own actions, his

work would have been complete.)

« • • »

Startling News

Head of 100,000 American trade

unionists endorses sub drive of

Dally Worker. Yes siree, believe it

or not. Andrew Overgaard, head

of the Trade Union Unity Council,

which counts 100,000 members
(Mike Gold system of counting) has

come out flat footed behind the

Daily Worker. The Daily prints

Overgaard's picture and record in

their Labor Who's Who column.

His picture was almost recogniz-

able. His record completely so.

Just imagine, If you can, Andy In

the name of "100,000" refusing to

endorse a "D.W." drive or a Brow-

der decision. How the gaps in that

record would All out!

• * • •

"Hely Joe" McKee and Patriotic

Whalen

Joseph McKee, "that honest man
of sterling character" and Grover

Whalen, the fire-eating patriot, are

again in the news. "New York's

Finest", who never hesitated to

crack the skulls of striking or un-

employed workers at the orders of

former Mayor McKee and former

police chief Whalen, have a Police

Relief Fund. Or to be more exact

they had such a fund In 1929. Now
they are not so sure. In 1929 the

fund amounted to about $3,000,000,

all In liquid assets. Holy Joe and

patriot Whalen were In charge.

They sold $1,000,000 worth of Lib-

erty Bonds and "invested" the pro-

ceeds in the certificates of a mort-

gage company. That was in the

Fall of 1929. Other funds were

also "Invested" The mortgage cer-

tificates turned out to be worth as

much as an NRA pledge to labor.

And today the $3,000,000 fund looks

Jike 30 cents. Legal action Is pro-

posed against Whalen and McKee.

Some cops should begin to realize

that they cracked "the wrong skulls

in 1929.
-BILL.

With the world-wide crisis still

rampant tbe first year af the NRA
hnds American labor taking the ag-

gressive. The significance of this

year's events are here summed up
in a simple tabulation:

1. Every Important strike or

threat of strike Involves direct in-

tervention of the state. (Political

action by Federal government.)

2. Already a militant attitude is

being shown by workers toward the

machinery of governmental Inter-

vention—against its evasion, delay,

suppression, and support Of com-

pany unions and the boss class.

3. Specifically the trick 7a

clause is recognized as such by the

workers. It is safe to say the work-

ers are ready to breik up existing

company unions at the first oppor-

tunity.

4. The rank and lile have also

learned (though not fully, it is

true) to distrust the old guard A.

F. of L. leadership and to insist on

action.

5. It is very easy still to under-

estimate the aroused militancy of

the masses against the terrific pres-

sure of the crisis.

6. The "settlement" of strikes

and threatened strikes are not set-

tlements at all but postponements

of wider outbreaks. .Workers are

forced to demand and light for sub-

stantial gains.

7. Strikes spread and grow un-

der present conditions with inflam-

matory ease. Strikes evolve almost

spontaneously and without distinct

leadership.

8. A new leadership is bound to

spring up representative of this

militancy.

9. Fundamental to and clinching

the above points is the objective

situation. Either extremely cen-

tralized "remedies" (fascism) or

the direct brutality of big business,

or war, is 'the way out" for capital-

ism. Labor is compelled to learn

more rapidly and fight more vigor-

ously and unitedly every day.

10. The world situation: the re-

turn of Germany in the reckoning

of the imperialists as a re-armed

rival (a year of German fascism)

postpones somewhat national out-

breaks "at home" (France) and
prolongs somewhat the preliminary

maneuvres of national and allied

forces for war. Russia has plunged

into this diplomatic prelude. How-
ever, these maneuvres are proceed-

ing with the greatest speed under

tier pressure of serious trouble in-

side the boundaries of each national

government.

11. The Communist Party, by its

self-inflicted isolation from the rev-

olutionary interests of the working

class, stands, or rather falls, con-

demned by objective events and the

party's impotence therein. (Russia

will build socialism, workers in

other countries will "neutralize''

the bourgeoisie, then Russia will

defeat capitalism; a paper union is

better than an A. F. of L. union, a

Stalinist united front is better than

a Leninist unfted front, etc. etc.

Germany, Austria, France, Cuba,

America In depression, etc etc.)

The immediate opportunities and

duties oC leadership in this period

and on the basis of the above con-

siderations line up as follows:

1. Spread all strikes. Meet the

militancy and' solidarity of the rank

and file with aggressive leadership

and broad organizational unity.

Turn half-steps into full strides,

masses into an organized class.

Fight delay that weakens or with-

holds the available blows ot the

workers.

2. A strike in a major industry

like steel should be a signal for the

labor movement to meet the mili-

tary aggression of the bosses with

a national strike in steel and na-

tional solidarity throughout the

movement.
3. Thwart fascism In America

by increasing the militant mass

pressure of the workers against the

bosses. Assure the movement a

leadership which guarantees a

broad aggressive march upon reac-

tion. Preclude despair by giving

the fighting spirit of the rank and

file a leadership that also fights.

Let labor learn its power.

4. In general, America presents

the contradictions of capitalism in

their extreme form (a woi Id-dom-

inating nation and a labor move-

ment politically unorganized, to

take the example nearest to this

point), and Just as in the past

strikes often became civil wars on

a local or regional scale, and as,

too, in the present crisis the apex of

American industry and its collapse

coincided in point of time, so also

how, in view of the inevitable

stringency of the crisis and in spite

of the political backwardness of

American labor, cataclysmic strug-

gles are absolutely to be expected

in this period—struggles of imme-

diate and rapidly expanding politi-

cal significance. The rapidity of

developments in this period, includ-

ing political action of the masses,

must be recognized.

—M. B.

QUESTION
BOX

Fierce Trade War Grips

Entire World

Militant
Builders

Two More Weeks for Special Drive.

Buy Your Cards Now.
The Club Plan (4 six-month subs

for $1) was initiated for tbe pur-

pose of giving an opportunity to

those workers who cannot afford

the full rates. This drive, which
is an extension of the first, ends on

August 1. After that date the sub-

scription rate for a six-month sub

will be 50c. We urge every branch
and sympathizer to take advantage
of this opportunity and Invest a
few dollars in these cards before

August 1st. The subs will be hon-

ored as they come In, but the pur-

chase of them must be before Au-
gust 1st.

Local New York bought 20

cards the past week and will prob-

ably get another 20 before the drive

ends. Boro Park Branch of New
York brought 4 cards. Chicago
branch got S ; Davenport, Philadel-

phia and Youngstown branches
each bought 4 cards. A total of 44.

The following excerpt of a letter

is Indicative of how the Militant is

being received by the leftward mov-
ing Socialists. We have a few more
letters expressing the same senti-

ment:
"Gentlemen: Inclosing SI for 4

6-month sub cards. Will try and

put some Militant* with men who
need same—but please no publicity

for me. I admire your attitude to

the S. P. where I got my first light.

and am connected there now—you

have many friends in same (S.P.)

here. Sincerely, A. Low Rumble."

Complete Record

Local New York 78

(Boro Park Br. 4)

Chicago Branch 44

Minneapolis Branch 40

Cleveland Branch 38

Los Angeles Branch 36

Philadelphia Branch 16

Davenport Branch 12

Youngstown Branch 8

Boston Branch 8

Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club S

San Francisco Branch S

Constance N. 8

New Haven Branch 8

Toronto 4

Berkeley (Kogan) 4

Ben. L. and I. Porter 4

Leeser 4

New Castle Branch 4

Newark Branch 4

Oakland Branch 4

Springfield Branch 4

St. Louis Branch 4

Osborn, Frisco 4

Toronto Branch 4

Toronto Youth Club 4

Waukegan Branch 4

Ross Moran 4

A. L. Rumbla 4

Jefferson Rail 4

TOTAL 374

Books oy i^con 1 rotsky

PROBLEMS OF THE CHINESE REVOLUTION
Cloth $150, paper $1-00

THE PERMANENT REVOLUTION Cloth 1.00

THE STRATEGY OF THE WORLD REVOLUTION .25
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SOVIET ECONOMY IN DANGER .10

IN DEFENSE OF THE RUSSIAN REVOLUTION .05

THE SOVIET UNION AND THE FOURTH INTERNATIONAL .10

MY LIFE, (publishers price $5.00) 2.50

THE HISTORY OF THE RUSSIAN REVOLUTION 3 vols.

(publishers' price $10.00) 8X0

WHITHER ENGLAND -90

TEN YEARS, History and Principles of Left Opposition

^~by Max Shachtman

I ACCUSE STALINISM—by Maria Reese

GERMANY AND RUSSIA AT BREST LITOVSK

And all the Kerr and International Publishers books and
pamphlets.
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.25

Send questions to "Question

Box Kditor", c/o the Militant.

State the name under which yon
wish your answers to appear.

COMRADE U.M.N., New York.—
Your contention that the unemploy-
ment figures compiled by the A. F.

of L. are low is probably correct,

and is borne out by U. S. Govern-
ment statistics, (Senate document
No. 124| as the following compar-
ison shows

:

Unemployed (Millions)

Year U.S. Gov't. A. F. of L.

1930 5.3 3.9

1931 9.7 7.4

1932 14.4 11.4

The A. F. of L. figures for unem-
ployment for May of this year is

10,207,000. Allowing for about three

quarters of a million young work-

ers who come to age each year, a
figure around 14 million Is probab-

ly nearer the truih.

We have the following data on
speed-up. According to the Nation-

al Bureau of Economic Research,

a -kosher"' capitalist institution,

the output per man-hour in manu-
facturing industries, taking 192S) as

100, was as follows: 1SJ30, 104;

1931, 112; 1932, 121; and 1933,

127. The comment which follows,

"Little of the increased productivi-

ty since 1929 can be credited to the

introduction of new machinery" in-

dicates that there has been an a?-

erage speed-up of about 2t% since

1929.

Theoretically, the "sixty cent"

dollar of Roosevelt would raise

prices 67% higher than they were
at the time the United States went
oft gold, provided tbat in the mean-
while the value of all commodities
remained the same. Actually, the

average price of all commodities is

about 40% higher today, indicating

that if the same gold standard of

price had been maintained, average

prices for all commodities would

be lower today than In March of

1933.

* * * *

YIPSEL, Boston.— Yes there

were draft riots during the Ameri-
can Civil war, but this does not

refute our statement to you of sev-

eral weeks ago that the war was
popular. Out of a total force of

2,128.948 men in the Union army
only 119,954 (6%) were drafted.

The population of tbe North was
between 21 and 22 million so that

about 20% of the total male popu-

lation went under arms willingly.

Where did you get the idea that

"Marx's dialectic is the same as

Hegel's"? At least Marx disagrees

with you: "My dialectical method

is not only different from the Heg-

elian, but is its direct opposite. To
Hegel, tbe life-process of the human
brain, i.e., the process of thinking,

which, under the name of 'the Idea',

he even transforms into an indepen-

dent subject, is the demlurgos of the

real world, and the real world is

only the external, phenomenal form
of 'the Idea'. With me, on the con-

trary, the ideal is nothing else than

the material world reflected by the

human mind, and translated into

forms of thought." ( Introduction

,
to Vol. I of -Capital".)

By no means do we stand on the

same theoretical ground as the

Lovestoneites. It is, of course, im-

possible here to go into the matter

in any detail but suffice it to say

that the Lovestoneites support the

theorem of "socialism in one coun-

try", which we reject, and maintain

that tbe 3rd International con be

reformed, whereas our position is

summed up in the slogan for a 4th

International. The Lovestoneites,

internationally, have for some time

been attempting to crawl back to

the C. P. For tbe latest on this sub-

ject see the article in the New In-

ternational for July called "Brand-

Ier on tbe Road to Canossa."

So you still do not see the differ-

ence between the Soviet Union,

Italy and Germany since "all are

dictatorships". Just ask yourself,

"Who owns the means of production

in these countries?" and the differ-

ence becomes apparent. The cap-

italists still own the factories, etc.

in the Fascist countries ; the work-

ers own them in the Soviet Union.

Your difficulty, as is shown by

this and your previous questions of

several weeks ago flows from the

fact that you permit the elass na-

ture of society to be obscured by

forms.
• • • •

FOODWORKER, New York.—
"Isn't it necessary to build strong

national parties before we can be-

gin building an International?" We
think not, and see no reason for

counterposlng the tasks. Our ene-

my is international capitalism, and

we therefore must construct an or-

ganiatlon to cope with this prob-

lem, building the national parties

and international simultaneously.

Your logic, if carried to a conclu-

sion, would require that you ask:

lie n't it necessary to build strong

locals in every city before you can

begin building a national party?

The very posing of such a question

is ridiculous. Why make the same

mistake because of the existence of

national boundaries?

The leading capitalist nations

are now entering a period of in-

tensified trade wars that shift in

emphasis and political expression

almost every week. The ramifica-

tions of the struggle for markets is

so great tbat it is difficult to follow

the battle line on all fronts. But

what con he pointed out is the gen-

eral trends and the main antagon-

isms.

This struggle for markets by the

imperialist powers finds its political

expression in clashes between im-

perialist powers and in open class

war within the countries or indus-

tries of the nations which cannot

find outlets and markets for over-

production and capital investments.

The Two Trade Wars
The economic isolation of Ger-

many and the Anglo-Japanese trade

war are two of the main pivotal

points of this struggle for markets.

Within these two struggles the in-

terests of all the imperialist powers

. are at stake to say nothing of the

interests of the U.S.S.R., and tbe

world proletariat. The United

States has up to the present man-

aged to stay in the background of

this flght, but in reality Is one of

the main contenders in these two
struggles and is taking a most en-

ergetic part in them.

Japan has challenged England in

an effort to obtain a bigger slice of

world trade. England is ready to

strike back in an open trade war
and in maneuvers to defeat the

Japanese demand for naval parity.

This Japanese challenge is aimed

just as much at the United States

as it is against England. But the

unfavorable economic position of

England forces it to adopt different

measures than those token by Am-
erica. The United States is work-

ing overtime on the question of

naval parity and the trade war even

though it is acting covertly.

U. S. imiierialism occupies the

most difficult position in ttie Anglo-

Japanese trade war. Every retali-

ation measure adopted by England

against Japan becomes a blow at

the United States. This forces

America to strike back at both na-

tions, and most often with the

heaviest blows against England.

America's Position

Each step Japan takes in opening

up new markets with cheap pro-

ducts forces England to counter at-

tack with more effective measures.

This forces America to adopt suit-

able measures against both Japan

and England in order to retain her

world position. What is true in

the struggle for markets is even

more pronounced in the armament
race between the nations. It can

he said with certainty that in the

end the Anglo-Japanese trade war

will become an Anglo-American

trade war.

What can be said of the Anglo-

Japanese trade war can also be

said of the German-French strug-

gle. Only in this case not only

America is involved but the whole
of Europe as well. What seemingly

starts as a German-French trade

war struggle ends by involving the

Imperialist powers of the world and

the lesser nations also.

The Crisis in Germany
Germany's economic crisis is

worrying the statesmen of tbe

world as well as bloody Hitler. The
fate of Europe and mankind hinges

to a large degree on the solution

of this crisis. The debt repudiation

wave that lias followed the wake of

the world crisis finds Germany tak-

ing similar measures. But her dif-

ficulties cannot be solved in this

manner.
The boycott against Germany has

intensified this unfavorable condi-

tion. Germany must find an outlet

for her highly developed productive

apparatus. Otherwise the internal

class war will tear ttie present

structure to the ground. But there

are no markets for Germany. The
victorious imperialists need what
they have and are looking for more.

This compels Germany to use the

most drastic methods in the compe-

tition for markets. England,

France, the United States and the

other nations must follow suit or

be pushed out of the race.

in torn the whole trade war is

sharpened. Nothing fundamental

is solved. The nations that obtain

new markets plod along a Utile bet-

ter and can beat back opposition at

home more effectively, while the na-

tions that lose confront increased

lnterii.il class war.

The Most Decisive Conflict

The German trade war with an

Internal economic crisis growing

worse daily, is the most decisive

and will come to a head «"it!i great

ter repercussions before tbe Anglo-

Japanese struggle matures.

America's stakes are directly

bound up with both of these con-

flicts. Although her favorable

world position gives her a point of

advantage it does not, however, in-

sure the United States against the

European and Asiatic trade war
storms. America's action to over-

come her own crisis only aggravates

these already difficult conditions

and in turn pulls America deeper

into the whirlpool.

All of the internal and interna-

tional measures under the New
Deal taken by the Roosevelt admin-

istration to Improve its economic

conditions and market relations will

be in vain unless the problem of

trade wars is taken in Its broader

aspects. It will postpone but not

solve the problem. Therefore, Am-
erican imperialism is speedily pre-

paring for war, which the United

States and the other nations know
is the logical conclusion of the trade

wars now ranging throughout the

world. —HUGO OEHLER.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Buy a PIONEER PUBfilSHBRS-
OBRTIFICATE. It's only $5 and

entitle you to 40% discount on our

publications and to a 20% redaction

on any bortc published by other

publUaera.

Blending the Old

With the New
In Roosevelt's latest political

pronouncement, the President, com-

pared the "New Deal" and the

present system with changes which

are being made in the White House,

during his vacation.

"We are going to include in this

addition and in this renovation

modern electric wiring and modern
plumbing and modern means of

keeping the offices cool in ttie hot

Washington summers. But the

structural lines of the old executive

office building will remain.

"The architects and builders are

men of common sense and of ar-

tistic American tastes. They know
that the principles of harmony and

of necessity ilseif require that the

building of the new structure shall

blend wfth the essential lines of the

old. It is this combination of the

old and tbe new that marks orderly,

peaceful progress— not only in

building buildings but in building

government itself.

"Our new structure is a part of

and a fulfillment of the old."

Let us look at some of the "mod-
ern plumbing, electrical and cooling

systems" (he did not mention gas)

introduced by the "new deal" which
will blend and harmonize with the

"essential lines" of the old. First

we have the huge increase of profits

for industrialists and financiers,

which will supply the means for

cooling sea breezes for the "rugged
individualists" and their families.

In this we have a perfect blending

with the old. The big naval build-

ing program harmonizes with the

"big stick" of other days. Another
new innovation is vomit gas to go
with tear gas, bayonets, bullets and

clubs against strikers. The dead

and blinded in Toledo are eloquent

testimony of how this blends with

the old methods and along the same
"essential lines" as Homestead,

Haymarket and Centralia.

Plowing down crops, killing of

sows ready to farrow, numerous

other "farm relief" measures, mil-

lions on the verge of starvation,

hundreds starving to death, lynch-

ing, police terror, deportations, jall-

ings and outright murders—that's

the record of the past year. How
well the course of capitalism in de-

cay blends with its early days and

stormy growth.

And on tbe other hand, the

growth of organization, the mili-

tancy and lighting ability ot the

workers of America, also follows

the "essential lines" of their fight-

ing past. The strikes in Minneapo-
lis, Toledo, and the Pacific Coast

testify to that. A new Communist
Party that will blend that militancy

and the fighting tradition of the

American working elass with the

theory and practise of the interna-

tional revolutionary movement is

needed now, not to renovate and
redecorate the present social sys-

tem but to end it and build the new
—the Socialist Society. —BILL.

WAR AND THE FOURTH INTER-
NATIONAL TO APPEAR SOON
The theses of the International

Secretariat of the League of Inter-

national Communists on "War and
the Fourth International" is ready

to go to press. This long awaited
pamphlet which deals with the1

most vital problem of contemporary
society will soon be available for

every revolutionary worker. Every
financial obstacle but the coverage

for paper for the pamphlet has been
met. To overcome this difficulty at

once we urge yon to send your con-

tributions and advance cash orders

at once to Pioneer Publishers.

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
An Organ of Revolutionary Marxism

Max Shaehtman, Editor Martin Abern, Bus. Mgr.
Station D - Post Office Box 119

New York, N. Y,

One Year., $1.50; Seven Issues, $1.00; Single Copy, 15 Cents;
Canada and Foreign Countries—One Year, $1.75.

I enclose herewith $ for which please enter my
subscription for the NEW INTERNATIONAL:

Name

Addreas

City . State

War Rumors

Humors are notoriously unreli-

able except insofar as they reveal

what is creating the greatest anxi-

ety in capitalist society. In the

case of war rumors the world press

lias been unceasingly filled with

them since the Japanese seised

Manchuria. If one went in for pre-

dicting he would surely he on the

side of greatest probability in pre-

dicting that (he next imperialist

war would break out in the Far
East, between Japan and Soviet

Russia. That is why any rumors

bearing on the tense situation in

Asia are given close attention for

the earmarks of truth and actuali-

ty. One item that api>eared recently

in the British press seems to hear

such earmarks.

The Public Ledger of London, a

financial review, discloses tbat

Japan approached Turkey last

March for a secret alliance directed

against the Soviet Union. The Tur-

kish ambassador to Japan was in-

vited to see Minister of Foreign af-

Sairs Hirota who informed Itim

that war was certain in 1935.

Would Turkey care to join with

Japan in the war against the Soviet

Union? At the same time the Jap-

anese Admiral Matussima visited'

Ankara on the same mission. To
help blockade the Russian Black

Sea ileet. Turkey was promised

"compensation" In the shape of ter-

ritory in the Russian Caucasus.

Japan would sell (in actuality

give) men-of-war to Turkey, would

send her naval instructors and sup-

ply technical assistance for the for-

tification of the Bosporus against

the Russian fleet.

* » * «

England, Where Do You Stand?

Simultaneously, the English pa-

per reveals that Washington is most

interested in Great Britain's stand

In the next war. In fact Washing-

ton has inquired concerning Eng-

land's exact attitude in the event of

a Kusso-Jap war. Japan's diploma-

cy has been directed, ever since

U. S. recognition of Soviet Russia,

at either breaking oft this too dan-

gerous friendship between her po-

tential enemies, or balancing the

IT. S. with England. In this schem-

ing of diplomats to build up bal-

ances of power is clearly indicated

the way in which modern capital-

ist wars inevitably take on a world

character and convulse the entire

planet, since all the major rivalries

of the capitalist nations come to the

fore and demand "solution" by the

method of force.

* » *

Stalinist Comments on ttie

German Events

The comments of the Stalinist

Russian press on the German events

hardly take 'the trouble any longer

to carry on the pretence that there

exists a powerful German Commu-
nist Party. Events preclude such

stupidity and reveal the true depths

of the lying propaganda that at-

tempted to cover up ttie betrayal by

Stalinism of the German proletar-

iat. One would look in vain for

any even remotely concrete direc-

tives from the Stalintern to its

"German section" in line with the

view that the Communist revolution

would inevitably follow the fascist

counter-revolution. The Stalinists

reveal their utter "remoteness"

from the German events and from

the German working class. Only

the stupid American, party caught

up the sensational mongering of the

bourgeois press that a Communist
revolt was about to take place in

Germany. As was to be expected

when, millions of workers are be-

trayed by their parties (the social

democratic and the Stalinist) and

lose their faith in their revolution-

ary role, the German masses have

become apathetic as is now casually

acknowledged by those responsible

for this apathy.

• > t •

PrttTda says: "The economic con-

dition of Germany is growing worse

and must result in accelerating the

Change of attitude of the masses

from passivity toward the robbery

and the oppression they are now
enduring to an open class struggle

on a mass scale." Radek covers

with phrases that echo hollowness

the same theme in Iivestia: "As

yet only the Communist vanguard

is actively opposing fascism but

all the proletariat is opposed to

fascism." He goes on to say that

there are ten million workers not

in the Nazi party who have not yet

capitulated to fascism! Then why-

is not the "heroic" Communist
party leading them in struggle?

And further: "The tempo of Ger-

many's historical development has

turned out to be more rapid than

was to be expected." But Comrade
Radek, does that mean that you ex-

pected' Hitler to remain In power

very much longer without any crisis

In his own ranks, or without any
difficulty at all What has hap-

pened to the thesis that Hitler was
only a short interlude before the

advent of Communism? Only the

paper For Industrialization drones

out, being careful to delete all ref-

erence to time: "A Bolshevist Rev-
olution will inevitably follow the

fascist counter-revolution."

—JACK WEBER.
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Problems of Marxism

//

Workers* Democracy"
No one with the least understand-

ing of Marxism would insist upou
using a certain traditional term in

a revolutionary program if there

are weighty reasons for discarding
that term and using some other one
conveying exactly the same idea.

Sentiment and tradition necessarily

play a role In the revolutionary

movement and they apply even, to

(he use of certain expressions and
if any question arises as to the ad-
visability of substituting a new for

an old term in a program, the fae

tor of tradition should be taken
Into consideration. But to cling to

a word simply because it is custom-
ary and traditional when new de-

velopments demand or even advise

u change, would constitute stupid
dogmatism and not Marxism.

It must be absolutely certain,

however, before a word or term is

changed, that the new term is ex-

actly synonymous with the old. We
assume that the idea expressed by
the old term is correct. If not, a

change of term is necessary because
the old idea must be changed. Given
the correctness of the idea ex-
pressed by the traditional word or

phrase, nothing would justify a
substitute unless the very same idea

is conveyed by the substitute.

The Program of the A.W.P.

With the rise of new and differ-

ent groups in the revolutionary

movement and witli the probable
fusion of some of the groups to

form a new party, tbe question of

program assumes great importance.
Ideological struggles will ensue and
some of the controversies will re-

volve around the use of certain

words and phrases. The program
of the American .Workers' Party is

the first in the ring and it is suf-

Mciently different from a commun-
ist program to furnish rich materi-

al for discussion and clarification.

One of the mast important
changes in the A.W.P. program is

the use of "workers' democracy"
for •"dictatorship of the proletari-

at". The change is sufficiently im-
portant to require an explanation

and comrade Sidney Hook does the

explaining in his article '".Marxism

and Democracy" in Labor Action
of May 1, 1934.

Two main reasons are advanced
by Hook In justification for dis-

placing the "dictatorship of the pro-

letariat" by "workers' democracy"
lzi the program of the A.W.I*. One,
because the non-political worker,
hearing the word "dictatorship", as-

sociates Communism with Fascism
and thus the illusion that bourgeois

democracy must be defended

against its enemies from the left

as well as from the right is pre-

served. The second reason why
"workers' democracy" is preferable

lo "dictatorship of the proletariat"

Is because the Stalinist bureaucra 1-

cy in the Soviet Union has usurped
the power of the Communist party

and destroyed the democratic rights

of the workers' Soviets and thus a
misunderstanding has resulted to

the effect that the dictatorship of

the proletariat means in reality the

dictatorship over the proletariat.

In all probability Hook is correct

In his claim that the "non-political"
worker (who however is political

enough to follow the capitalist par-

ties) tends to associate Fascism
with Communism when he hears
the word "dictatorship". Both the

capitalist and the liberal press in

this country are trying their utmost
to put the dictatorship of the pro-

letariat in Russia and the Fascist

dictatorships in Germany and Italy

on the same level and thus try to

save democracy in this country
That simply means that to ail the

other misconceptions that the back-

ward American worker has, one
more is added. Hook recognizes

that a great deal of explanation is

necessary for the non-political
worker. He takes up two rather

lengthy paragraphs to indicate how
the backward worker must be
taught the difference lietween cap-

italist democracy and workers'

democracy, how private property

rights in capital must be wiped out

In order to establish more demo-
cracy for the working class, etc.,

etc. The conclusion can be reached
that if after such a detailed and
necessary explanation a worker is

convinced that a workers' demo-
cracy should be established, he
could also he convinced that the

dictatorship of the proletariat is

not what he thinks it Is and that

he should struggle for it. The fact

that leftward-moving socialists

openly espouse the idea of the dic-

tatorship of the proletariat at this

time in just that very phrase is

quite significant and lends strength

to the argument that the term "dic-

tatorship of the proletariat" does
not repel thinking workers.

The Dictatorship in Russia
The same argument applies to the

contention that the dictatorship of

the proletariat is misunderstood to

mean dictatorship over the prole-

tariat. We concede that the dic-

tatorship of the proletariat, though
existing in Russia, has degenerated.

We grant that there is no democra-
cy for the workers in the Soviet

Union, that the Stalinist bureau-
cracy has displaced the party and
the Soviets. And we must also ad-

mit that the rule of the bureaucrat-

ic apparatus In Russia has had an
"objectively eounter-revolu tlonary '

'

effect upon many workers. But does
not the fact that many trade un-

ions are controlled by a self-seek-

ing bureaucracy which does not
permit the union members to say a
word in opposition destroy the con-
fidence of many workers in trade-
unions? And should we for that
reason advocate a change in the
name from "trade- unions" to some-
thing else? It is necessary to ex-
plain that a trade union should give
to the members the right to criti-

cise and decide important matters,
that the workers must struggle
constantly against any bureaucracy
for these rights. Alas, there are
many correct ideas which the Stal-

inists have twisted to a point where
they are not recognizable and where
the workers are beginning to doubt
the correctness of the ideas them-
selves. Have they not desecrated
and murdered the idea of the united
front, the idea of democratic cen-
tralism? It certainly makes it

more difficult to attract thinking
workers, but to substitute new
terms would hardly make it less

difficult.

Necessarily comrade Hook as-
sumes that workers' democracy is

exactly the same thing as dictator-

ship of the proletariat. If that
were so one could, though not fully

convinced by tbe reasons given for
the necessity of the substitution of

terms, agree that a change of terms
might do some good or at least

could not do any harm. Hook does
not enter into any extensive argu-
ment that workers' democracy and
dictatorship of the proletariat are
one and the same. He more or less

takes it for granted, simply saying
that Marx, Engels and Lenin refer

to the nature of the workers' state
and the character of its rule as
"the dictatorship of the proletariat"

or '•the workers' democracy". Hook
gives no citations so that it is im-
possible to argue that point. Per-
haps that is for the best and the
argument need not degenerate into

a battle of quotations.

The Characteristics of the
Transition Period

it is absolutely correct to say
that the dictatorship of the prole-

tariat is workers' democracy. But
it is not correct to assert that

workers' democracy is the same as

the dictatorship of the proletariat.

From the point of view of the right

to vote alone, the workers' state,

the transition state between capi-

talism and communism, will repre-

sent a tremendous extension of

democracy for the working class.

But this extension of democracy is

not the only characteristic of the
workers' state. If that were so

"workers' democracy" would be a
correct term to indicate the nature
of that state. The workers' state

is further characterized by the fact

that it uses repressive measures
against the capitalists, the exploit-

ers. It takes away their private

property in the means of production

and it also prevents them from
having any say in the government.
The workers* state does not grant
democracy to the oppressors. It

is a dictatorship with reference to

them. The term "workers' demo-
cracy" characterizes only one as-

pect of the workers' state ; "dicta-

torship of the proletariat" gives a
wholly correct conception of the

nature of die workers' state.

In a revolutionary program It Is

essential that the terms be exact

and not such that can be stretched

to suit one's convenience. The re-

formist parties would undoubtedly

have no objection to coming out In

favor of workers' democracy and
would contend that electing them
to office would bring the workers*

democracy into existence. The ar-

gument would then arise as to what
a real workers' democracy is. No
leeway must be given the reform-

ists to confuse and misinterpret.

That is difficult enough even with

exact terms let alone with terms
that are vague and capable of being

stretched.

Program Not Propaganda—the Issue

It is necessary to remember that

we are dealing here with a program
Of a revolutionary party composed

of advanced workers and trying to

attract to itself the more conscious

elements of the working class. We
are not concerned here with mass
agitation and propaganda. A pro-

gram must attempt to be as exact

and scientific as possible. It must
educate and furnish guidance to

class conscious workers.

Unfortunately it is true that in-

experienced or unintelligent agita-

tors use terms not understandable

by a crowd of workers. And "dic-

tatorship of the proletariat" is not

the only such term used. "Workers'

democracy" is undoubtedly to be

preferred to "dictatorship of the

proletariat" in a popular article or

in an agitational speech because it

can be understood by most workers.

In a program, correctness of Idea Is

paramount and a term can not be

discarded because it is not readily

understood by backward workers

or because it might even be misun-

derstood.

There was a time when some so-

cialists claimed that the best way
to win the American workers for

socialism is not to mention the

word "socialism". Inevitably such

socialists not only substituted some
other word for "socialism*' but gave

up the idea Itself. There is always

the danger that In substituting an
incorrect for a correct term the idea

represented by the correct term

To lew Victories
The Communist League of America stands on the threshold of great

events. Never in the history of our organization have opportunities

been so favorable.

The whole physiognomy of American labor is undergoing a radical

change. Everywhere the workers are stirring out of the chains of the

economic crisis. And wherever there is ferment it assumes a new form.

More militant, more cta-;K conscious and even more political.

In tiie stress of the class struggle today the cry for leadership

—

honest, courageous revolutionary leadership—-becomes more insistent.

The minions of the capitalist class in the A. P. of L. hold back the

struggle, stemming the tide when possible or knifing the movement when
it gets out of their leading strings.

[•Spontaneous revolt against the reaction in the A. F. of L. crops up
in union after union. First in tbe steel union and now in the longshore-

men, tomorrow the militant workers will break the bonds in another

union. But these revolts are sporadic, confused and lacking a revolu-

tionary direction are child's play for the slick fakers.

REVOLUTIONARY LEADERSHIP VITAL
Political leadership of a revolutionary nature is the key to the

successful outcome of the workers' struggle. This leadership cannot be

had without the touchstone of Marxism. And the banner of Marxism,
looking soberly at the facts, rests in the hands of the International

Communists, the ('omitmnisf League.

It becomes more apparent every day that both the political parties

claiming to represent the workers have failed where history called upon
them to fulfill their self-appointed mission. The Stalinist party, which
bowed its head in mute acquiescence while Hitler's axe descended upon

ft, either plays no role at all in tin* major economic battles of today or

occupies the center of the stugc for destructive purposes. Stalinism is

poison not for capitalism but for the labor movement.
The Socialist party, torn by internal distention, hopelessly compro-

mised by the major events in Austria and in Germany,—what revolu-

tionist could think of this "stinking corpse" directing the movement of

the American working class?

BUILD THE NEW PARTY NOW!
Now then is the time to build that organization which for five years

has been forging the weapon of .Marxism, testing and tempering it in tbe

crucible of world-shaking events. The intensity of the class battles to

come will make the greatest demands on every resource of this organ-

ization.

Then their is the titanic job of erecting the new party in the fires

of the class struggle. Tbe creation of the new party depends for its

momentum on the Marxian corps being rooted in the proletariat.

And already our training over the past five years, our granite foun-

dation in (he teachings of Marx, I,enin and Trotsky have begun to bear

fruit.

Minneapolis is the first milestone on tile road.

There the international experience of the Bolshevik-Leninists as

congealed in our trade union policy inspired a strike that has been ex-

emplary in the whole labor movement.
And Minneapolis will show the way once more!

The new strike which will probably hrenk as we so to press will

make the last one, with all its militancy, look like a social tea party.

All of capitalist reaction in Minneapolis is being pressed into ser-

vice for the battle which will determine whether Minneapolis is to be

a union town or a prey to the labor-hating Citizen's Alliance.

Bed scares are beginning to find their way in the press. Dan Tobin,

labor scate head of the/ Teamsters I'nioii lias added his voice to the

red-baiting campaign of the bosses against She militants leading the

union.

GEKERAL STRIKE IN MINNEAPOLIS
On the other side the entire Minneapolis movement knows that this

is a finish fight and has pledged itself to pitch in, in a general strike.

Comrade Cannon, editor of the Militant, has already left, to be on

hand when the big doings iiop in Minneapolis, to give ns first hand re-

ports for the Militant.

Out of the Minneapolis and similar struggles we will build a stronger

and bigger Communist League. New recruits from the firing line. New
influence in the mass organizations.

All our members and our sympathisers must realize how tremendous

are these tasks. If we carry them through properly then It is a certainty

that the Communist League will be on the map as a political force to

be reckoned with throughout the labor movement.
Yet this stupendorfc task Is nothing more itnd nothing less than

building the Communist League.

Building the Communist League requires an apparatus, a function-

ing staff, and a whole corps of field organizers. Minneapolis, Detroit,

Pittsburgh, the Middle and the Far West are all calling for organizers.

BUILD THE LEAGUE!
Besides these organizers there is another organizer, the collective

organizer—our press—that must be built, that must be popularized.

When we appeal to you to support this campaign, we do it not to

retrench, but to advance; not to stabilize but to build.

In supporting the Organization-Press campaign you are building the

firm edifice of the new party in strengthening the League as the major
instrument in its creation.

In supporting the Organisation-Press campaign you are laying the

best foundation for tbe new left wing in the trade unions.

FUNDS ! On those five letters hangs the whole campaign.

As a revolutionary worker, as a supporter of Marxism in the labor

movement, now Is th* time to rise to the task you are called upon to

perform.

An Appeal to our Sympathizers

Marxists do not hold the stiff-

necked attitude that everyone not

holding a membership curd in the

political organization of the work-

ing class is to be sneered at as a
weakling or castigated as a class

etaemy.

The concept of the political party

as taught us by Lenin rests on the

basis that the vanguard organiza-

tion of the class consists of the

best and most qualified fighters in

the ranks of th© proletariat. But
in order that the influence of the

revolutionary party extend beyond
its membership, It gathers about It-

self a large periphery of people

known as sympathizers.

Don't Be a Platonic Friend

It is to these sympathizers that

we are making this appeal. We
belleVe that sympathizers are not

platonlc friends, who have general

agreement with our ideas, but ac-

tive supporters of our cause hearti-

ly willing to work for It, if not to

accept its discipline. You comrades
and* friends of the Communist
League are in the* second line

trenches of the fight Tor the new
party and through It, the proletar-

ian revolution In the United States.

should disappear. To substitute

"workers' democracy" for "dictator-

ship of tbe proletariat" would re-

sult ultimately in surrendering the

Marxist conception of the necessity

of the revolutionary dictatorship of

the proletariat.

—ALBERT GOLDMAN.

Our organization is small. We
make no bones about this fact. The
resources of our membership are
insufficient for lis to carry through
the great tasks before us today.

Our membership which has been
burdened with the support of our
weekly press, our monthly theore-

tical organ and our other various

institutions has been again called

on to bear the brunt of our Organ-
ization-Press Campaign. They have
responded nobly.

But that is only the beginning,

only a small part of this new cam-
paign that will make the League
a powerful political factor to be
contended with by the capitalist

class and all their agents. That's

why we1 blow the bugle for a call

to actfon to our periphery of sym-
pathizers.

The Oportunity Is Here
Now you comrades who would be

classed as sympathizers have the

opportunity to show whether your
sympathy for the ideas Of the Com-
munist League are merely passing

Interest or whether you are reserve

soldiers, ready to take your place

when the signal is given.

It is in this spirit that we urge
all our sympathizers to bring in

donations and to solicit contribu-

tions from their friends for our
Organization-Press drive.

The call to action is given

!

The field of the Campaign Is the
Organization-Press campaign 1

Sympathizers! Take your place

in this new battlefront of Marx-
ism?

Support Grows in
Oig-Press Drive
The heroic struggles of the' work-

ers in Minneapolis, Toledo and the

Pacific Coast are firing our members
and sympathizers with a stubborn
determination to build the League
and its press.

Two organizers have already
beeii selected to be sent into the
field. One to Minneapolis, the other
to Detroit. If the funds continue
to come in as they have in the past
week, both organizers will be able
to proceed into the field within a

few days.

From Minneapolis we get word
that our members there have al-

ready rented a headquarters, antici-

pating the arrival of the organizer.

Detroit, we/ trust will not be long
in doing likewise.

In order to maintain these or-

ganizers and give them the proper
assistance from the national office

in t he way of timely information

and directives, the center has to b<?

strengthened—the press has to he
vitalized.

MEMBERS OP THE LKAGUE,
FHIENDS AND SYMPATHIZERS,
DON'T LOSE* ANOTHBR DAY!
Send in your collection on the

Organisation-Press coupon book
without further delay. The returns

from our read<*rs are far from sat-

isfactory thus far. Many have not
responded at all.

Receipts

(Since last Report)

Los Angeles Branch §20,00

Waukegau Branch 11.00

New Ha veil Branch 10.00

G. Duell, New Haven 1.00

S. Gendelinun, New Haven.. 1.00

Pittsburgh Branch 17.20

Boston Branch 15.00

Cleveland Branch tS.60

Youngstown Branch 11.00

New Castle Branch 15.00

Newark Branch 5.00

Philadelphia Branch 5.00

Rose Hegedius, South Bend.. 1.00

Pearl Kling, Boro Park
Youth Club 1.00

A Friend, Springfield, 111 1.00

JCff. Ball. Bryan, 1.00

Manhattan Branch (King).. .80

M. M.. New York City 5.00

M. M. of New York City has dis-

posed of a total of 32 coupon books
to date. The last time he came
into the office, he took another 25

books. When asked as to how he
manages to sell so many, he told

us—"I go from door to door. The
other day I rang the boll at a door

and a man answered. I told him
what I wanted and he refused to

have anything to do with anything

like it. I talked to him a while

and discovered he was a Fascist

sympathizer. But most of the plac-

es I get results."

Perhaps the
1 method M. M. uses

can be used by other comrades with

good results. M. M. has also

pledged $2 weekly to our Pledge

Fund, saying : "I cut out smoking.

The money I save on this expense

I'll give weekly to the Pledge

Fund."
M. M. Is not a member of the or-

ganization, lie is an example of

the kind of sympathizers a Com-
munist organization Should have.

Another sympathizer of ours from

the Bronx came in to the office two
weeks ago with a coupon book in

his bauds. lit' had gotten it through

the mails. He tore the book in

half, as we looked on: saying: "I

have no way of selling these cou-

pons, so I am tearing it up. Tear

another fourteen books for 'me, and
here is $15."

Here is another interesting item

from a sympathizer:

"Dear Comrades : It was because

I like tbe Militant so much that I

got so annoyed when it did not

come. I am now far away, there-

fore I really don't think I shall be

able to sell any of the coupons. In-

stead. I am enclosing Ten Dollars,

my birthday money, slightly antici-

pated. Helen Mason, Columbus, O."

Marion McLeod, off Iowa Falls,

writes

:

"This will acknowledge receipt

of the coupon book. While I was
not able to dispose of them to other

people, I am happy to be able to

take the" book myself and enclose

$1."
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Behind the recent events in the

top circles of the Fascist dictator-

ship in Nazi Germany there looms
the dark cloud of an economic
crisis which more than any other

single factor Influenced the course

of Hitler and his camarilla. Trade
balances are unfavorable. The gold

coverage on currency in circulation

have dwindled by more than one

third. Credit with other nations

has been reduced to tiie zero point.

Debts to creditor nations have been

defaulted upon. Without markets,

deprived of her colonies by the Ver-

sailles Treaty, German capitalism

sinks deeper and deeper into the

mire of an economic blind-alley.

German industry is among the

most advanced and technically

best equipped of any in the world.

Yet hemmeU in within the boun-

daries of the Botch, with its enor-

mous capacity of production, it is

like a giant monster stilling for

lack of air. Without the normal in-

tercourse of foreign trade capital-

ism in Germany is faced inexorably

with the need for an outlet for its

surplus in commodity and capital

goods. But to these1 "normal' prob-

lems of German capitalism are add-

ed the new difficulties which have

been accumulated since Hitler

walked into power.

Unfavorable Trade Balance

Germany's trade balance", unfav-

orable for the first time in four

years, amounted to $0,500,000 in

January and increased by March
1st to $8,750,000. The government

itself has augmented this adverse

trade balance by placing restric-

tions on imports. At the same1

time, trade with the Soviet Union

which had for years been one of

Germany's leading customers de-

clined from 62G,000,000 marks in

1932 to 282,000,000 marks in 1933,

and then catapulted again to 21,-

000,000 marks In the first yuarter of

1034. Similarly with France1

, the

Scandinavian countries and Finland

whose imports from Germany fell

off respectively, 400 million, 41 mil-

lion and 6 million marks.

By the side of the unfavorable

trade, balance stands a monetary

system so tampered with by the fin-

ancial doctors of Hitler from Dr.
:

Schacht down, that the menacing

shadow of inflation looms big in

Germany. Gold reserves in the

Heichsbank have dropped from 351,-

241,000 marks on June 7, 1933, to

111,135,000 marks in the same
month in 1934. The ratio of the

Keichbank's gold to outstanding

circulation fell to 3.4% as against

7.3',i on June 7, 1934.

Wages Slashed

It is difficult to conceive bow
conditions could be very much
worse for the German masses e'ven

if inflation were Instituted. Wages
have been slashed to below tbe

subsistence level. An indication of

this is given in the war industries

which havi' oi>erated at high capa-

city since
1 the advent of Hitler.

In the Krupp works where 35,647

workers were employed in 1932 and

43,409 in 1933 the payroll fell from
09,000.000 marks in 1932 to 07,000,-

000 marks in 1933. In the Hoesch
works with an increase of almost
1,000 workers in employment thd
payroll dropped some 5 million

marks. Like facts can be adduced
to cover almost every German in-

dustry. If one were to take the
boast of Hitler seriously that he
lias redticeU unemployment from 8,-

000.0(H) to 2,500.000 then one gets

an indication of how deeply wages
have been slashed by the statistics

of the lnstitut fuer Konjunktur
ForsehUHtr as quoted in the Current
History for July 1934. The payroll

for Germany has careened from
ii,H-">0,000 marks in the last quarter
of 1933 to 6,100,000 marks for tbe

iirsl quarter of 11)34.

Prices Rise

While wages have declined to the

vanishing point prices have risen

more than 15.2 in the six months
covering the last quarter of 1933

and the first quarter of 1934. How
close the German masses aTe to

starvation Is again shown by the

fact that food consumption has
fallen 1.000.000,000 marks in the

course of 1933. Retail sates in

groceries, delicatessen, department
stores, clothing and other staples

bear further eloquent testimony to

the ration system Hitler has Insti-

tuted among the already impover-

ished German population.

Capitalism under its democratic

form had become too expensive1 for

the German ruling class. One of

their principal objects in destroying

the German trade union movement
was to eradicate the gains made by

the workers in decades of Strug-

gle. Tens of thousands have been

removed, under Hitler, from the un-
employment benefits. Even such

an elementary social service1 as in-

valid insurance pensions were re-

duced by more than two million

marks under the Brown Shirt re-

gime.

The Master Is Repaid

Hitler has served his masters
well. He has destroyed the entire

political and' labor movement in

Uermany, slashed wages to the
hone, raised prices and made heavy

inroads into the<. social services.

The Thyssens, the Krupps and the

others have every reason to be

grateful to this depraved bandit.

And why not? Profits in the

Hoesch, works were 23,700,000

marks in 1033 as compared with
12,fi00,000 marks in 1932. Thyssen's

profits rocketed more1 than fifteen

million dollars in increases over

what was "earned" in 1832. Ail

told German industrialists have

been presented with a gift of more
than $1,000,000,000 In the form of

tax reductions, subsidies and au-

thorized wage reductions.

The1 record of one year of Hitler's

stewardship in office speaks for it-

self. Pienty of gravy for tbe cap-

italist parasites and nothing but

misery and the iron heel for the

workers. —G. C.

The Man on the Flying Trapeze

(Continued from last Issue)

In 1931, Dunne swings into action

again. And whoops! what a rad-

ical fellow. As graceful as a swan,

he leaps through the air with a new

theory: The American working

class is on the offensive, and what

the employers are engaged in is a

counter-offensive. This in 1931!

And alas! here too our uncontrol-

able literary man committed his

views to paper with the result that

he was kicked unmercifully around

the lot by no less a man than Earl

Browder, and he took his punish-

ment without a peep. (O Time, O
Morals ! And in the old days Dunne
used to refer to Browder in such

disrespectful terms as "Foster's

clerk" or 'Bill's office boy".)

'•It is therefore clear," said

Browder in his most imperial man-
ner, "that it is absolutely wrong to

speak of the 'offensive of the work-

ing class and the counter-offensive

of the capitalists' An example of

this wrong use of these terms,

which can create an entirely erron-

eous political atmosphere around

our struggles, may be found in a

recent issue of the Dally Worker,

which says: 'increased mass pick-

eting at Piney Pork and other mines

Saturday morning checked the

counter-offensive of the coal oper-

ators'." (Earl Browder, Daily

Worker, July 14, 1931. Browder
refers to a dispatch sent the Work-
er by Dunne.)

And as a parting kick, Browder

damned Dunne for "the idea that,

because we have a splendid fighting

spirit among the masses therefore

we are already developing an of-

fensive of the working class. Some-

times this is theorized. ... In its

least harmful form, this is no bet-

ter than phrase-mongering. It is a

substitution of the wish for the

deed." (The Communist, August

1931.)

Now we ask, in all good con-

science, why should anybody take

seriously the criticisms of the man
whose ideas and theories, according

to no less an authority than Earl

R. Browder himself, are, in their

least harmful form, no better than

phrase-mongering? Why?

We cannot refrain from one last

quotation. The Stalinists, and in

particular Dunne (or as his Bo-

hemian friends of the New Masses

now call him for the first time in

his life, William Francis Dunne)
indignantly condemn what he labels

the bureaucratic trade union prac-

tises of the Trotskyists in the

Minneapolis union. Dunne ought

to know, even if he doesn't. In

1931, he was the official represent-

ative of the T.U.U.L. to the Pitts-

burgh convention of the organiza-

tion which for some unknown rea-

son goes by the name of the Nation-

al Miners Union. Let us again

listen to Browder's observations on

Dunne

:

"At the miners' convention, there

occurred unprecedentedly bureau-

cratic distortions of the correct rev-

olutionary line. This was typified

by the method used in making a
change in the name of the Union.

The miners were all for the old

name, National Miners Union; the

Party had never made any decision

instructing Its members to try to

change the name. And yet one
comrade holding a strategic position

proceeded upon his own personal

whim and by use of personal pres-

tige to propose and to have adopted
without discussion the change of

name to Mine, Oil and Smelter
Workers Union (wfthout even a
discussion with the Communist
fraction!) ... It was an extreme
example of bureaucratism, of going
over the heads of the workers—and
even of the Party. Further demor-
alization was thrown into the work
of the Union at this convention by
another irresponsible action, the

postponement of the election of the

official leadership and the installa-

tion of a 'provisional' committee In-

stead. This again was an Individ-

ual action." (Earl Browder, Th»
Communist, August 1931.)

If the "democratic" trade union
practises followed by Dunne, and
the daring leaps through space
which be makes regularly over the
field of trade union policy, are what
he recommends to the Minneapolis
teamsters—Is it any wonder that

the Stalinists are anathema to

them —S.
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MINNEAPOLIS DRIVERS SOLID BEHIND LOCAL LEADERSHIP

United Front - Tobin and the Stalinists

Having failed to convince even

themselves teat the May strike of

Minneapolis Drivers' Local 574

resulted in anything bat gains

for the workers, the Stalinists

are now out to disrupt the impend-

ing second truckers' strike. Utter-

ly indifferent to the interests of the

class, basing themselves on their

"rule or ruin" policy, they have

sent a couple of their traveling

salesmen of disruption into Minne-

apolis. These artists, backed by the

Daily Worker, are busily slandering

the leaders o£ Local 574.

In the crucial days before .Wed-

nesday's strike vote was taken, the

bosses and' Dan Tobin, Internation-

al President, loosed a Red scare

against the leaders of 574. The

purpose: was to frigbten the work-

ers out of voting for a strike. In

this situation the Stalinists made a

united front with Tobin and the

Employers Advisory Committee.

They showered the workers with

leaflets signed by the Rank and

File Group— the usual Stalinist

name for a couple of l.W.O. mem-
bers ready to pose as truck drivers

any day for the sake of the "cause".

[These leaflets slander "the Dunnes

and Skoglunds" in the union lead-

ership and call tbem "sell-out ar-

tists."

The Daily Worker follows suit.

But the Daily, poor thing, is puz-

zled- It has to explain why the

bosses are raising the Ked scare

against the leaders of 574. And it

seems that this is the reason

:

The bosses love the leaders o£

574, and want them to continue in

the leadership of the workers.

Fearing that the workers are get-

ting so Red that they may at any

moment send for Jack Stachel, the1

bosses are applying Red paint to

the present leaders in order to pop-

ularize them with the workers!

The Daily also prints a barrage

of lies as to the attitude of the

leaders of 574 toward1 the question

of the strike. It attempts to por-

tray them as doing their best to

head off the strike. It does not,

however, present a shred of evi-

dence. The leaders of 574 have
1

viewed the strike purely from the

viewpoint of the workers' interests.

The strike is not a principle ; it is

a weapon in the hands of the1 work-

ers. That the workers of 574 have

decided for a second time in a few

months to use this weapon is evi-

dence not only of the oppression

against which they must struggle

to win decern t living conditions, but

also of the unflinching militancy of

the leadership which has laid down
the line being followed by the union.

The Stalinist disrupters, who
have not led a strike to victory in

years, fear that another triumph is

in store for an honest, able traded

union leadership. And they are out

to prevent that triumph by hook or

by crook. Thus fur, happily, the

workers of 574 have been dismayed

neither by the filthy outpourings of

Dan Tobin and the bosses, nor by

the equally filthy slanders of the

Stalinists. Against the united front

of reaction, oppression and Stalin-

ist disruption, the workers of Min-

neapolis stand solid behind the

leaders who brought them one vic-

tory in May and will bring tbem a

second before long.

Red Herring Cover for

Real issues

(Continued from Page 1)

q,ooo in GreatestParade in City's LaborHistory

(Continued from Page 1)

strike. The handbill announced the

meeting is 'under the auspices o£

the Communist League of America,

Mpls. Br.' The names given for the

speakers are those of two of the

prominent leaders of the last strike,

and present agitators of another.

"The question naturally arises

:

ire the Communists insidiously

taking over the union labor organ-

izations—most of which are reput-

able am) patriotic—to achieve the

Itussianiiliig of Americans?"
Another rag, the Saturday Press,

accused the strike leaders of being

instructed by the "Communist In-

ternational" and financed by "Mos-

cow". And to prove this they re-

print the entire leaflet of the non-

existent Stalinist "rank and file

committee of Local No. 574. This

disruptive splitting piece of trash

which calls the* leading members of

the local "sell-out artists" finds its

proper place in the brass check pa-

pers alongside of Tobin's and the
bosses' red scare.

What Is This Communism?
Now it must be clear to every

militant worker that fighting for a
better life in this world is Commu-
nism to the bosses and their agents.

That building and maintaining a

union cf 'their own choosing" is

"Russianizing of Americans".
Take your choice between that

and the 100% Americanism of the

bosses which means coolie condi-

tions and abject slavery for the
working class.

members of the Ex-Servicemen's

Division, etc.

Handbills, distributed for 48

hours beforehand, indicated to the

various trades the section where

where they were to assemble. In

perfect order the working masses

assembled at their posts, guided by

assistant marshalls from the Driv-

ers Union. Each group carried at

its head its own large banner. Be-

sides these designating banners,

hundreds of smaller placards were

raised before the parade began;

placards bearing slogans heartily

expressing the feelings o£ every

workingclass man and woman:
"Smash the Citizen's Alliance!"

"Bosses Do Not Want a Union, We
Workers Do !" "In a Land of Plenty,

We Want our Share!" "Down De-

pression by Cutting Hours, and

Kaising Wages!" etc.

Up Nicollet Avenue
Promptly at 7:30 the parade,

which assembled at the call of the

Joint Conference of All Unions,

swung up Nicollet Avenue towards

the auditorium, led by an American

Federation of Musicians' band.

In the front line1 of march were

the leaders of the Drivers Union,

who have inspired the whole work-

ing class of the Twin Cities with

the spirit of determined struggle:

Bill Brown, president; Miles Dunne,

secretary ; Grant Dunne, Ray Dun-

ne, Carl Skoglund, Clifford Hall and

Farrell Dobbs. Behind these lead-

ers marched the Teamsters Joint

Council. Then, in the order named,

came the following battalions

:

steet railway employee's, laundry

and dry cleaning workers, union

"delegations from St. Paul, the

Farmer's Holiday Association, the

Women's Auxiliary of the Drivers,

beaded by Mrs. Grant Dunne, Mrs,

Farrell Dobbs, Mrs. Clifford Hall

and Mrs. McCormack; the mass of

building trades workers, the brew-

ery workers, the printing trades,

the Ex-Servicemen's Division, the

electrical workers, drivers, helpers,

petroleum workers and inside work-

ers, the upholsterers, the city and

county employees, the railroad

workers, the iron workers, the gar-

ment workers, the Minneapolis

Central Council of Workers unem-

ployed, the social problems club of

the University of Minnesota, and at

the end the unemployed councils

and their affiliates.

As each division swung into the

line of march tremendous cheers

went up from those still awaiting

their turn. The Drivers were given

a roaring ovation ,and the Farm
Holidayers, the St. Paul workers

and the Ex-Servicemen were greet-

ed with wild enthusiasm.

Six thousand sympathizers

flanked the line of march right up
to the doors of the municipal audi-

torium, keeping up a steady stream

of applause for the marches.

Filled to Capacity

The vanguard had already en-

tered the: auditorium, fifteen blocks

away, before the last sections of the

demonstration began their trek. No
sooner had the marchers seated

themselves in the auditorium than

the doors were opened to the pub-

lic, and the immense building was
rapidly filled to capacity, over 12,-

000 being seated. Thousands more

clustered around the entrance to

listen eagerly to the speeches

which were relayed from the stage

by amplifying equipment.

Draped across the foot of the

stage was the red banner of the
1

Farm Holidayers. Urtubees, pres-

ident of the Minneapolis Building

Trades Council, was chairman of

the meeting, which lasted for sev-

eral hours.

Thtf first speaker, Miles Dunne
of the Drivers Union, received a

great ovation and was cheered

again and again as he proceeded

rapidly to outline the history of

the drivers organization, telling of

events leading up to the" February

strike of the coal and ice wagon
drivers' strike, its successful con-

clusion which won recognition of

the union, the General Drivers

strike in May, the settlement won
from the bosses, etc. Dunne closed

by explaining the challenge of the

Citizen's Alliance and the Region-

al Labor Board, who by their Stall-

ing and evasive actions are now
trying to wiggle out of the agree-

ment signed with the Drivets at

the end of the May strike.

Brought out In the course of the

speech wag the fact that the Citi-

zen's Alliance are now complaluing

to their St. Paul brethren, from

whom they are1 collecting further

funds to continue their vicious at-

tacks on the workers, that the

strike in May cost them $1,900,000.

Almost two million dollars, which

the labor-hatiug bosses of Minnea-

polis paid out in order to avoid

paying a decent wage to the work-

ers.

Roy Wier, organizer from the

Tobin Goes to Bat for the Bosses

(Continued from Pace 1)

Central Labor Union, was the* next

speaker. He outlined the raw re-

sults of several labor disputes re-

cently "settled" here, explained

that strikes all over the nation are

now being settled by political action

of the bosses through their machin-

ery of state, and advocated that

the workers assembled act together

from tonight onward, just as do all

the bosses, their masters, the big

Twin City banks. "An injury to

one is an injury to all workers,

from now on." Wild applause.

"Why Wait Till Wednesday-

Other speakers included Emory
Nelson of the Milk Drivers Union,

gaunt deep-voiced John Bosch of

the Farmer's Holiday Association,

who said the farmers would supply

produce to the strikers, Robert

Fleming of Drivers' Union No. 120,

St. Paul, who promised that the

next strike would be a Twin Cities

strike.

Bill Brown, president of General

Drivers Union No. 574 read the1

evening's resolution which conclud-

ed ".
. . that as a united body the

unions accept the challenge of the

Citizen's Alliance—prepare for de-

cisive action—and proceed to a com-

mon victory." When Brown called

for a rising vote, setting Wednes-
day night as the deadline, every

last worker in the building sprang

up. A great cry arose: "Why wait

till Wednesday—let's go out to-

night,"-—testifying to the militancy

of the workers, and to their indig-

nation against the1 swindling tac-

tics of the bosses.

The program was brought to a

close by the addresses of Rubin
Latz of the laundry workers, and
Myrtle Harris of the garment
workers.

By the time this report gets Into

print, the Mlnneapolis-St. Paul

transport strike will in alt likeli-

hood have" begun—unless, at the

last moment the bosses completely

capitulate in a panic before the

sight of a united working class

which has at last been thoroughly

aroused and stirred to its depths,

and set in swift motion toward one

common goal : overthrow of the

bosses starvation program.
—C. H.

OBDEB A BUNDLE OF MILI-
TANTS—ONE CENT PEE COPS.

JOIN THE COMMUNIS! LEAGUE

guage only—with the boot:

"Wo Plead Guilty"

"If being a serpent consists in

organizing unions for working men
and women to secure for them the

necessaries of life, then we plead

guilty to being serpentB. And if

being a wolf in sheep's clothing has

to do with fighting the battles for

those people who are in our union,

then wd are wolves."

When the whole labor movement,

with the exception of the disrupt-

ers and degenerates, rise in cheer-

ing applause at the strike that

pointed the way to a new day for

the working man Tobin sits in his

sumptuous office and advises the

union men in a way that excels

anything that has been seen by the

bitterest boss.

"The officers of local unions who
do not guard themselves and their

unions against a human monster of

this kind are making a mistake. If

you love the union which you have

worked to build up then get busy

and stifle such radicals because

they do not belong in the union."

A Cowardly Appeal
Tobin, himself has not the cour-

age to expel the leaders of 574. so

he calls upon the rank and file to

do his dirty work. But the rank-

and-file "love" their union and they

"love" the leadership that made it

possible" too much to take any heed

of the advice of the man whose

fame in breaking strikes, conniving

with the bosses, and destroying un-

ion organizations is known through-

out the nation.

The question Is : why does Tobin

choose this moment of all to hurl

his rabid attack at the leadership

of 574?
Is it because of radical or Com-

munist opinions which he suspects

are their beliefs? Hardly.
Like the assassin that he is he

waits for the appropriate moment
to drive the knife into the backs

of the union men. The last strike,

according to Tobin, which suffered

none of his conniving help, "was a
strike in violation of all of our

laws, because the local did not re-

ceive the endorsement or any con-

sideration from the international,

nor was any request for considera-

tion of official endorsement made to

th<< International by the local un-
ion."

That the local union did not re-

ceive any consideration from the

International Tobin did not have
to tell us. No militant worker

could have expected any from a
mieleader of the stripe of Tobin.
But that they asked for no consid-

eration is a brazen lie that fits well

with his scurrilous tirade. Not
only the Minneapolis Teamster's
Joint Council was consulted—and it

gave its endorsement—but the In-

ternational was notified of the In-

tention to strike*. And more than

that. ,We are informed by an item

printed in the Minneapolis Labor
Review of another interesting inci-

dent that nails the lie to Tobin's

charge. It says in part:

Couldn't Do a Thing

"Senator Wagner of the National

Labor Board telephoned President

Dan Tobin of the Teamster's Union
during the height of the street

fighting and asked him what he

could do to stop it.

"Tobin had to reply that he

couldn't do a thing. The truckmen
had organized themselves and were
making their own battle."

Behind his lies there is no subtle

motive for this post-mortem out-

lawing of the general drivers strike

of last May. Tobin is laying the

groundwork for an open condemna-
tion of the strike which now stands

on the order of the day. Openly

ranging himself on the side of the

bosses Tobin speaks out against

sympathetic strikes which the "un-

ion will not sanction". Let the

drivers go down Into defeat far

rather than trespass on the precious

sinecure of Tobin.

Preparing the Sell-Out

". . . we come into contact with

eVery branch of industry and unless

we keep our contracts and protect

ourselves, we would continuously be

in trouble on account of the inside

workers, or others, going out on
' strike."

That's just the sentiment of the

bosses. Blanket refusal to deal

with the union so long as it insists

on representing the inside workers.

The lines are drawn. The strik-

ers are determined not to be swind-

led out of their wages. The unions

have pledged their support.

"King" Tobin cannot stop the

waveB.

BROWNSVILLE BRANCH S.Y.L.

Thursday Night.

July 19: George Marlen, author of

"The Road", on Proleta-

rian Literature.

July 26: Current Events.

1776 Pitkin Ave., near Stone. Ave.

Brooklyn.

CLEVELAND
STRIKE NEWS
Cleveland.—The I.W.W. won its

demands by threatening a strike on

June 28 at the Dangler Stove Co.,

a branch of the American Stove Co.

Recognition of -the I.W.W. shop

committee and a ten percent in-

crease in wages were gained. L'200

of this plant have joined the Metal

and Machinery Workers No. 440.

• • • •

Caddies who struck on June 30

for an increase In wages won a par-

tial victory after a walkout lasting

one day. At Ridgewood, Ridge

Eoad and Parma, golf links affected

by the strike, the so-called "better"

class had to suffer the ignominy of

carrying their own golf clubs for

the day.
• * • •

1,100 rubber workers have been

out for two weeks in a strike

against the General Tire and Rub-

ber Co. for recognition of the union

and an increase in wages.

Other strikes in Akron are the

walkouts of 850 workers at the- En-

terprise Manufacturing Co., and
100 Clay workers at the Robinson

Clay Product Co. Mass picketing

takes place at most of these estab-

lishments.

• • * •

Clashes between strikers and

scabs are a daily occurrence in the

several weeks old battle of the Taxi
drivers against the Yellow Cab Co.

Recognition of the union is de-

manded by the drivers. The Tel-

low Cab Co. has been forced, sev-

eral times to withdraw their cabs

from the streets of Cleveland de-

spite police protection and injunc-

tions.

• • • •

The strike fever is catching on
everywhere in Cleveland. Many of

the strikes have not been reported

in the capitalist press. There is the

case of the Gas Station Attendants

who are still carrying on negotia-

tions over wages and working con-

ditions, after several weeks of

atriking.

• * • •

Even the T.U.U.L. won four or

five small strikes involving several

hundred workers. But neither the

Stalinist party nor the T.U.U.L.

plays any part in the larger and
more important strikes.

A case in point is the Fisher

Body strike where the Stalinists is-

sued a leaflet to the men. Rank
and file workers called the cops to

drive them away. So incensed are

these workers at the inane tactics

of the Stalinists that they chase

them out- of the picket line every

time they show their face. —P.

Nailing a Few Brazen Lies

A fair example of the politics and
journalism of Weisbord is the re-

port in Class Struggle (June-July

1934), of the negotiations between
the United' Youth Committee
Against War and Fascism (Y.P.8.L.,

S.Y.L., S.L.I.D., Lovestonites, Weis-
bordltes, etc.) and the Stalinist

youth for a common demonstration

in New York on May 30th. For
gross misrepresentation of facts

and opinions, through commissions
and omissions and for its infantile

conception of work with the young
Socialists the report takes its place

with the scribblings of the Daily

Worker. Space limitation permits

only a brief reply. The reader will

find a detailed statement of the

S.Y.L. on the negotiations in the

June issue of Young Spartacus.

We read in the first paragraph of

the report which is signed G. J.

:

"The Communist Party wanted the

name to be 'United Youth Demon-
stration Against War and Fascism'.

The split occurred on what slogans

should be raised by the1 'united front

demonstration' as distinct from the

slogans raised by the separate or-

ganizations themselves."

Lie number one. Not the C. P.

proposed the name U.Y.D.A.W.F.

but our committee proposed this

name or any other commonly ac-

ceptable name, and the Stalinists

rejected it at the joint committee
meeting.

Lie number two. Complete unan-

imity on slogans was arrived at af-

ter conflict, at the joint meeting of

May 15th. Differences on slogans

could not therefore be a basis for a

split. (That is why no mention is

made of the May 15th meeting in

the report!)

Later in the article we are told

that the split occurred' only on the

"name" of the demonstration.

The Disagreement on the Name
Lie number three. First, it con-

tradicts the statement in the first

paragraph that disagreement on
slogans caused the split. Second,

it omits the facts that the Stalinists

in addition to insisting upon calling

the demonstration "National Youth
Day", which led to disagreement on

the "name", refused to issue a com-
mon leaflet, and common publicity

with our committee! In a word no
real united front!

We are further told that the
Spartacus Youth delegates' did not

endeavor to prevent a division be-

tween the Y.C.L. and Yipsels and
thereby "showed it was a regular

centrist, opportunist organization".

Lie number four. It was the

Spartacus Youth delegates who
made the proposal in the United

Youth Committee Against War and
Fascism that our committee work

with the Stalinists for a common
demonstration. This fact is judi-

ciously omitted, otherwise the false

assertion quoted would be too ob-

vious a fraud.

The report states that in our

committee1 there was a dispute on

the "character" of the demonstra-

tion and only the Weisbordites fav-

ored a demonstration against imper-

ialist war and Fascism.

Lie number Ave. There was no
dispute on the character of the

demonstration. All agreed that it

was against imperialist war and
Fascism. This character was de-

fined by the slogans raised. The
difference that existed was on the

name of the committee : should it

employ the phrase "imperialist war"

or "war". The Spartacus delegates

claimed that there was little dif-

ference as to which phrase was

used in the name. The name "Unit-

ed Youth Committee Against War
and Fascism" was more popular. It

was correct because the chief anti-

war demands referred to Roose-

velt's imperialist war plans. If the

position of the Weisbordites was so

correct why were they compelled to

distort the facts and report the dis-

pute as one over the character of

the demonstration?

A "Non-Aggression" Pact?

The Spartacus delegates accepted

a "non-aggression pact", the report

claims, by supporting the motion

that "Only those slogans acceptable

to all organizations be carried in

the demonstration".

Lie number six. The motion did

not hinder any organization from
raising their own political slogans.

The term "acceptable" did not mean
that all had to agree with the slo-

gans, but had to approve their use

at the demonstration. This is the

procedure at all united front demon-

strations! The weisbordites were
permitted to carry the insane slo-

gan calling for the expulsion of all

Fascist ambassadors from the Unit-

ed States, although none of the

other organizations agreed with the

slogan. The Weisbordites and the

Spartacus Youth League were per-

mitted' to carry banners for the

Fourth International though the

other groups were opposed to the

slogan.

The Weisbordite report further

fulminates against the Spartacus

delegates because of the spirit of

friendliness between them and the

young Socialist delegates. As Weis-

bord himself expresses it in an edi-

torial: ". . . as though the differ-

ences between the Y.P.S.L. and the

Communist Left were not differ-

ences between: exploiters and ex-

ploited."

Eow is one to begin to answer

such infantile radicalism? That!

the differences between social de-

mocracy and Communism are" those

between the defender* of capitalism

and their revolutionary opponents is

a truism for Communists. Does

this mean that we cannot approach

the Left Socialists, particularly the

militant Yipsels, as comrades in

friendly discussions and common
action? To answer negatively is to

help the Socialist bureaucrats keep

control over the young Socialists

rather than to win them for Com-

munism.

Another Weisbord Trick

How does this friendliness affect

our Intransfgeant politics? When
the Yipsels at the May 30th commit-

tee issued an ultimatum which was
tantamount to no united front with

the Stalinists, was it not the S.Y.L.

delegates who sharply criticized—
and with complete success—their

position? The Weisbord report says

not a word on this score! Again

with good reason

!

But the1 "secret" of the vehemence

and slander is given away in the

final paragraph of the report. On
May 1st the Weisbordites partici-

pated in the Stalinist demonstra-

tion. Why not on May 30th? Be-

cause our original call came out

for the release of the four German
youth, and the Stalinist demonstra-

tion would have refused to permit

them to raise the slogan. But did

the Stalinist May Day demonstra-

tion permit the Weisbordites to

raise the slogan of "For the Fourth
International"? Of course not! The
Weisbordites are now doing pen-

ance for not marching with the

Stalinists on May 30th.

Weisbord's polities has led him
to the worst Stalinist methods of

distortion. All the above facte

were stated in the Militant and
Young Spartacus, so that no "mis-

understandings" can be claimed.

Bis blind hatred of the Communist
League leads him to picking up and
inventing filthy slanders against it.

He is drifting far away from revo-

lutionary Marxism.

Frisco Walkout Grows
(Continued from Page I)

ANTONIO FIEBRO MEMORIAL
MEETING

A memorial meeting for Antonio
Flerro, murdered by a Fascist

Khaki Shirts, has been called for

Saturday, July 14 at 8:30 P.M. at

the Debs Auditorium in the Rand
School at 7 East 15th St. Speakers

If the number on your wrapper is

2*2
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant eipired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at once and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot reuevf at

this time let us know how soon you
can.

even Hearst's Examiner approves of

as sufficiently "conservative"—can

drive the striking unions into an
early settlement, prabably on the

basis of the June 16th agreement,

made between the bosses and Ryan,
Longshoremen President, which was
rejected by the longshoremen in

every town on the Pacific Coast.

Ominous as the outlook for the

general strike is, it still has a

chance. If the teamsters vote again

to come out tonight, half the battle

will be
1

won. Furthermore, about

twenty of the 120 unions have" al-

ready voted for the general strike,

and many more are meeting to do
so this week. The vote for the gen-

eral strike is not mandatory, but
enables the "Strutegy Committee"
to call it if they choose; but If a

majority of the unions vote for it,

a phony settlement will not be so

easy. Also, Oakland Labor Council,

composed of eighty locals and about
35,000 members, has voted to sub-

mit tho question of general strike1

to the membership. Word also came
on Monday of a meeting in Port-

land, Oregon of representatives of

eighty trade unions to discuss the

general strike call.

But meanwhile the Frisco Labor
Council will do nothing to further

the general strike plan. Efforts of

the Joint Marine Strike Committee
to get the Labor Council even to

discuss it, during a meeting on July

7, were frustrated. President of

the Council, Bdward Vandeleur,

went out of his way to state to the

capitalist press that the meeting

did not discuss the general strike.

All the "Strategy Committee" has
been doing the last two days is talk

at the open sessions of the1 National

Longshoremen Board and sit in on
the secret executive sessions of the

Board.

The efforts of the government,

the bosses, and the A. F. of L.

chiefs are directed to driving the

longshoremen into a separate set-

tlement, leaving the other ten crafts

—seamen, cooks, machinists, boiler-

makers, etc.—holding the bag. This

was the meaning of the July 16th

agreement signed by the Longshore-

men's international president, Jo-

seph P. Ryan, which was turned

down by the longshoremen. It pro-

vided for joint control of hiring

halls, and a number of other dan-

gerous concessions to the bosses,

but the main reason the workers
turned It down was that the other

ten crafts, which really got in-

volved in the strike by going out

in sympathy with the longshoremen,
should not be left in the lurch.

The 1918 strike of the longshore-

men was smashed because they got

no support from the seamen. Now
that the seamen have at last dem-
onstrated their solidarity, the long-

shoremen are not going to turn
around' and let them down. If the

bosses and the union chiefs succeed
in forcing a separate settlement, it

will take .years to heal the breach
between the longshoremen and the

other maritime workers.

The1 government ts cooperating

in this attempt. First, the Presi-

dent set up. not a board to deal

with the marine workers as a
whole, but a Longshoremen's Board.
Then, Attorney General Cummlngs
made a ruling, upon the request of

the Board, that th£* ship owners as

a group do not have to deal with

the seamen as a whole, but that

each company deals separately with
its "own" seamen. This was done
In order to dodge the offer of the

seamen *o abide" by a secret ballot-

ing to be held by the Board to de-

termine the representatives Of the

seamen. The scheme now is to di-

vide up the seamen In small groups,

for a couple of dozen different elec-

tions, providing any number of op-

portunities of spotting union lead-

ers. Intimidating workers, and fix-

ing each election. The ship owners
insist on pretending that they do
not function together as a group
which can deal collectively with

the seamen. In facing the long-

shoremen, however, whom even the

bosses admit are almost all in the

International Longshoremen's As-

sociation, the bosses act through a

central control.

The action of the teamsters, the

strike votes, and the lengths the
"Strategy Committee" will dare to

go in heading off the overwhelming
sentiment for the general strike,

will determine the outcome. That
will come in the next few days.

• * • *

Portland, .luly 8.—By greasing

the tra'ckis, and then winning the

train crews, the waterfront strikers

Saturday prevented any trains from
getting to the piers. Representa-

tives of 80 trade unions will meet
Monday on the question of general

strike. The leaders of the Oregon
national guard are having confer-

ences in preparation, with the Gov-
ernor and th^ Portland officials.

• • • •

Seattle, July 9.—The bosses are

trying to put over the June 16th

agreement, which the workers
turned down by overwheming votes.

The bosses are conducting; "straw

ballots" to "determine the sentiment

of the employees" who went out.

The strike committee has prohibited

the use 'of coast steamers in trans-

porting goods from Seattle to Ta-
coma, and all shipping has been
tied up.

HOW NOT TO
LEADA STRIKE
The Stalinists who are ever

ready to shout sell-out about any

strike which they do not control,

have again demonstrated their ut-

ter Incapacity to lead any strike

without completely destroying and
demoralizing whatever organization

existed.

The most recent example comes
to us from Bridgeton, N. J., where
the Agricultural Canners Industrial

Union, under the guiding hand of

Donald Henderson, ex-secretary of

the National Students League" "led"

a strike at the Seabrook Farms.

The strike ended with renuncia-

tion of Henderson's leadership by

the strikers, when he was forcibly

dragged off the platform by en-

raged strikers, and capitulation to

the United States Commissioner of

Conciliation sent by Frances Per-

kins.

The terms of the agreement fin-

ally accepted include an "impartial"

board of adjustment of 5 members
—none of whom are strikers.

And here is how the board is to

function

:

"The duties of the board shall

consist in deciding any question in

controversy between employer and
employe and the decision of the

board thereon shall be final in

binding on all parties and interest.

"The board shall regulate its own
procedure".

While Henderson opposed the

settlement as finally accepted, the

fact that the strikers would have
none of him and yelled him down
when be tried to speak, is indicative

of the "confidence" the workers had
in his leadership.

Is this the leadership Bill Dunne
wanted the workers in Minneapolis

to follow? No, thank you!

The Daily Worker, in its custom-

ary fashion, hailed the" strike as a
victory! The old wage scale of

25c to 30c per hour is to remain In

force. Working conditions are the

same as when the strike was called.

And yet in the statement of the

union published in the Dally Wotfe-
. ier on July 12th, they have the au-

dacity to say that: "The workers
have won, the major demands of

the strike." This in face of the

vicious clauses in the agreement in

which the "arbitration" board—on
which not a single striker is repre-

sented—is to arbitrate1 all differ-

ences between employer and em-
ploye and all decisions are to be
binding.

This follows the Stalinist dictum
that all strikes in which they par-
ticipate must necessarily lead to

victory, e.g., the N- Y. Taxi strike.
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COPS FIRE ON UNARMED PICKETS
A-F-LMisleaders Betray

Frisco General Strike

Terror Used

by Bosses to

Crush Strike
With the general strike at its

crisis, and the' reactionary bureau-

cracy carrying the bosses* colors

into th£ ranks of labor, the bosses

unleashed a new strikebreaking

weapon : a whirlwind series of

raids on Communist and other

worklngclass centres. workers'

meetings, picket groups and soup

lines. Thirty-five squads of "vigi-

lantes", dressed as workets, backed
tip by the National Guard and the

police, began an unprecedented
reign of terror on the nfght of July

17, wbich is still going on.

Over three hundred militant

workers and strikers w£re anested
and held on high bail, and a half

dozen wokers' headquarters were
sacked and destroyed, including

those of the Communist Party, the

I. W. W. and the Marine Workers
Industrial Union.

While" the local authorities pre-

tended that this work was done by
"lawless vigilantes", and most of

the capitalist press reported accord-

ingly, some even attempting to say

that workers made the raids, two
or three liberal reporters let the

real story through. Contradictions

piled 'up, as the same issue of a
newspaper carried both the fake

and true story.

A special dispatch to the New
York Times of July 17 is typical of

the lying stories carried by the

capitalist press:

The San Francisco Chronicle
asserts that tbe "vigilantes" who
raided tbe radicals' readquarters

were organized by conservative

labor leaders. The newspaper
said that these union men were
aroused by evidence that Reds
had been masquerading as union
strikers and flaunting banners
and placards at variance with
the aims of the strike.

Thirty-five squads of "vigi-

lantes," said to have been com-
posed chiefly of striking team-
stars, according to this version,

were sent out in automobiles to

make the raids.

The identity of the "vigilantes"

has not been officially revealed.

At first general opinion was that

they were connected with the
Committee of 500 organized by
prominent citizens yesterday at

the behest of Mayor Angelo J.

Rossi.

This gag was contradicted in the

same issue in a dispatch from the
Associated Press, which Incidental-

ly gives the bosses' prediction of

the raids:

Gives ffwd of Raids.

By The Associated Press.

SAN FRANCISCO, July 17.—

A

series of raids on known Commu-
nist "hot spots" were under way
here late today. The police are
determined to smash tbe radical

element n San Francisco. Youth-
ful civic Vigilantes aided them.
The first indication of the con-

certed drive against radicals

came from Charles Wheeler, vice

president of the McCormick
Steamship Line, who said in a
talk at the Rotary Club here to-

day that the raids would start

soon. He intimated government
consent had been obtained for tbe

raids.

Armed with clubs, thirty youth-

ful vigilantes rushed the commu-
nistic quarters In the Ratbenberg
House at 121 Halgbt Street,

smashing windows and upsetting

furniture. The few occupants of

the building fled screaming down
the street By tbe time police

arrived the youths had gone. The
Ruthenberg House, which also

was wrecked, quartered the
Workers Theatre, Film Photo
League, sports club, school, book
shop and library and offices of

the International Labor Defense
League.

Signs advocating revolution

and literature were seized.

Dolores Park, at Eighteenth
and Dolores Streets, was the
Scene of another civilian demon-
stration against radicalism. Hard-
ly bad speakers mounted soap
boxes to exhort their cause when

CAPITALISTS JUBILANT;
LONGSHOREMEN STiLL OUT
San Francisco, July 19.—Never have labor fakers so clearly "headed

a strike in order to behead it" as have the reactionaries of the Labor
Council led the genera! strike to disintegration.

Bitterly opposed to the strike, only to be over-ridden by the over-

whelming majority of the local unions, Vandeleur, Kidwell, Casey, and
their clique rode along Just long enough to find the first opportunity to

break the strike.

After two days during which the strike was completely victorious,

with the bosses on the run. with no sign of any waakening of labor's

ranks, Vandeleur's gang suddenly sprang a resolution for arbitration on
the general strike committee, Tuesday, simultaneously with the begin-

ning of raids by troops, police and vigilantes, who began weeding out
militant workers from picket groups, soup lines and other piaces, and
jailing them.

A Phony Vote

The resolution introduced by Vandeleur was claimed to have been

passed by the narrow vote of 207 to 180, but the vote was by a show of

bands, which Kidwell counted, and the demand by Harry Bridges and
others for a roll call was denied by Vandeleur. Bridges later accused

Kidwell of miscounting, and declared many unauthorized individuals

voted. Kidwell'x only answer was a formal denial.

(Continued en P*fe 4)

Green & Co.

Knife Coast

Labor Unions
Shrewdly timed to coincide with

the boss terror against the left

wing, and the reactionary drive

within the union ranks, William
Green, president of the A. F. of L.,

stabbed the coast workers In the

back with the most damaging anti-

labor statement of Green's shame-
ful career. This statement was Is-

sued from Chicago, with Green en
route to the Wisconsin Federation

of Labor, on Wednesday, July 18,

a day on wbich the hundred thou-

sand strikers sorely needed the

backing of the nation's organized'

workers. Green, in language identi-

cal with that of any bourbon reac-

tionary, claimed that "the strike to

San Francisco is local in charac-

ter, possessing no national signifi-

cance . . . the American Federa
tion of Labor neither ordered tbe

strike nor authorized it."

Knowing that the American
working class would react with

horror at this traitorous act. Green
finished his damnable statement to

the press with a formula which
mingles a disavowal of a desire to

criticize—after the rest of the
statement !—with crocodile tears.

He said : "When working people are

engaged in an economic life or

death struggle, it does not seem ap-

propriate for their friends to en-

gage in comment which might be

used against them by their ene-

mies."

Press Understood Green

The capitalist press gorged them-

selves with Green's words. Head-
lines ran, "Green Disavows Strike

for A. F. of L." (World Telegram)
;

"Green Disavows Responsibility for

Dock Strike" (Herald Trlhune) ;

"Green Says A. F. of L. Is Not On
Strike, Puts Onus on Local Union"

fN. Y. Tiroes).

Tbe bosses are fighting tooth and
nail with the weapons of terror and
demoralization. Police, thugs, vigi-

lantes, National Guard, gas, pistols,

rifles, machine guns—and not least

the labor fakers, the yellow $20,000

a year labor fakers who make unity

with the bosses and government
against the workers.

Green's anti-labor statement was
only the most prominent of a whole
series issued by A. F. of L. officials.

Other declarations of No Solidarity

were:
John Possehl, president of the In-

ternational Union of Operating En-
gineers, Issued the least swinish

statement: "We have always tried

to carry out our contracts, but tt

your friends are shot down, what
can you do? Our West Coast or-

ganization is one of tbe best, and
it is a conservative outfit. There
are no Communists in it." He add-
ed—that he would not say what he

would do if the bosses protested the

broken contracts.

William Hushings, legislative

agent of the A. F. of L. said be was
not acquainted with the terms of

labor contracts on the coast, but

added : "Personally, 1 think con-

tracts should be kept."

(Continued on Pace 4)

The resolution is directed against

the longshoremen and the ten strik-

ing marine unions. Time after

time, by democratic votes, the

waterfront unions have voted

against arbitration of ihe hiring

halls control, and in addition, tbe

longshoremen have repeatedly voted

to refuse arbitration of the other

issues unless the bosses agree to

also arbitrate their differences with

the oth(*r marine unions. In direct

contravention of the democratic de-

cisions of the striking unions, the

resolutions would have President

Roosevelt call on the waterfront

workers and bosses to submit all

issues to the National Longshore-
men's Board.

A few hours after tbe "adoption"

of the resolution, the National
Longshoremen's Board Issued a

seven-point program for the arbi-

tration settlement. This Board was
deliberately set up, in accordance
with tint wishes of the bosses, to

separate the longshoremen's fight

from tbe fight of the other marine
unions who came out in support of

the longshoremen. And its seven

points represent exactly the view-

point of the bosses as stated before

the beginning of the strike. Like

the bosses, the Board demands that,

instead of the1 ten marine unions
other than tbe longshoremen being

recognized by the bosses for nego-

tiations, there be "collective bar-

gaining with the elected represen-

tatives of their respective employ-

es" This is identical with the

bosses' refusal to recognize the

marine unions as representing the

strikers, and the bosses' demand
that each Individual employer's

workers should hold an election to

determine their representatives.

Tbe "Election" Fake
The meaning of the proposition

of the Board and the bosses is that

there would not be a vote taken of

all the strikers. Iustead, each em-
ployer would have an "election" by

bis rtnployes, including employes on

the Atlantic coast and elsewhere,

and including scabs now on the

high seas. This is a perfect lay-

out for a crooked election. More-

over, no date is even set for the

election, and the Board also re-

quires the Immediate calling off of

all strikes. For the marine work-
ers, this would mean that, with the

resumption of shipping, the ship-

ping bosses could at their leisure

weed out all leading elements

among the strikers, "clean up" all

their crews, and then, when they

are good and ready, hold an elec-

tion which would be a joke.

The silence of the1 labor fakers

since the issuance by the Board of

its seven-point program indicates

that they are consenting.

Tbe resolution was a serious

blow to tbe morale of the general

strike. However, there was hope

that, once the meaning of the reso-

lution became clear, and especially

with thtf interpretation of It by the

Longshoremen's Board, the local

unions, pressed by the workers, who
didn't come out for a general strike

In order to get a resolution which
makes tbe general strike meaning-

less, would1 rally and have the re-

solution rescinded. If the general

strike remained intact this would
undoubtedly have happened.

Steps to Break the Strike

Precisely for this reason, Vande-
leur, Kidwell & Co. proceeded to

liquidate the strike. They issued1

(Continued on pat* 4)

MilitantPickets

Close Alabama

Textile Industry

So powerful is the sweep of the

strike tide that it has inundated

the very heart of the Bourbon
South. 20,000 new fists were
clenched in the statewide textile

strike that has brought every loom

to a standstill in Alabama.
The haven of lynchers and the

home of tbe attempted legal murder
of the Scottsboro Boys for the first

time in years felt the might of or-

ganized and aroused labor when the

United Textile Workers issued their

call for a general strike of all cot-

ton workers.

Bosses Pear to Open Mills

Militant action in Huntsvllle-

where a strong group of strikers

closed down six plants that contin-

ued operations and threats to de-

feat similar moves has caused the

bosses to refrain so far from any
attempts to open their mills.

The Alabama strikers are1

point-

ing the way to American labor in

being tbe first to initiate the battle

for the thirty-hour week. Among
their other demands are: a twelve

dollar weekly minimum wage, eli-

mination of the "stretch-out" sys-

tem, reinstatement of workers fired

for union activities and collective

bargaining.

NBA has already issued state-

ments denouncing the strikers in

the first opening wedge of the boss-

es' battle to defeat the workers' at-

tempt to win tolerable living con-

ditions for themselves and their

families.
* » *

The walkout of the 20,000 textile

operatives in Alabama becomes a

signal now for labor in the entire

cotton and silk fabric industry to

galvanize their forces and to make
good proposals adopted by tbe

United Textile 'Workers, the Hos-
iery Workers in convention a f(*w

months back and the National Com-
mittee of the American Federation

of Silk workers to call a general

strike for the thirty hour week.

Reliable? reports have it that offi-

cials of the U.T.W. have been con-

ferring for some time now over the

question of a national stoppage.

This momentous issue facing hun-

dreds of thousands of textile, silk

and hosiery workers has now passed1

beyond the talking stage. Labor
scates like MacMahon, who con-

veniently allowed himself to be
talked out of a general strike a
couple of months back by vapid
NilA promises, and statements like

that made by the National Commit-
tee of the A.F.S.W. to call a general

strike "if necessary" can only stem
tbe tide and let the favorable mo-
ment pass.

Strike Now
The time for the cotton and tex-

tile workers to strike is now I Now,
when working men throughout the

country are joining bands in a for-

midable move to conquer those

rights denied th(*to for years and
impossible to obtain by isolated,

sporadic actions, the iron is bot for

textile workers to take that step
which labor fakers, procrastinators,

and timid progressives have been
delaying for months—the general

strike of all textile, hosiery and
silk workers.

Tide of Strides

SweepsOver the

EntireNation

ATTENTION!

All unemployed members and

sympathizers <of the Communist

League are to report at the city

headquarters Monday, July 23,

before noon for important work.

—City Orgaai/.er.

BULLETIN
As we go to press news has ar-

rived that National Guardsmen
have been mobilized to smash the
longshoremen's strike tn Portland,

Oregon which has been in pro-

gress since May 9th. The labor
unions in this city are taking a
vote tonight on the proposition

for a general strike.

• * •

SEATLE, Wash., July 20.—
Armed with long range tear gas
guns, Seattle police attacked
striking longshoremen In an effort

to smash picket lines. Many were
injured by gas.

• * •

Baltimore, Md.—Taking their cue
from Minneapolis, 574, 1000 mem-
bers of the Tt*amsters, Chauffeurs
and Helpers Union went on strike

following the bosses 'refusal to rec-

ognise the union. Picket lines will

be augmented by 800 more drivers

who are rtipected out In a. day or
so.

• * •

New York, N. Y.—At a member-
ship; meeting of the Knit Goods
Workers Union branch of the IX.
G.W.U., 18,000 workers ratified a
strike proposal and prepared to

take immediate action to enforce

three demands : for the closed shop,

a thirty hour week, and a thirty

per cent wage increase. 2,000 mem-
bers of the San Franeisco branch
ofj the I.L.G.W.U. have Joined the
general strike there.

• • *

Philadelphia, Pa.—Five thousand
members of the Longshoremens Un-
ion here declared themselves in

readiness to walk out In support of

the general strike in San Francisco.

The union is awaiting Instructions

from the 'Frisco strike committee.
• * *

Helena, Mont.—Attempts by the

bosses to put scabs to work met
with Arm resistance on the part of

3,600 copper miners who have been
on strike since May 8. Picket lines

were reenforced by 3,500 smelter

workers who struck in sympathy
with the embattled miners. The
National Labor Board is trying fev-

erishly to break the strike but

without success. The miners de-

mand a wage increase of 65c an
hour and a thirty-honr week.

Publication of all newspapers in

this city ceased when the Typogra-
phical Union went on strike for a
30% wage increase on May 16th.

Since then, tbe city has been with-
out newspapers.

• * •

Danielson, Conn.— Five hundred
workers at the Dayville plant of

the Assawaga Woolen Co. have gone
on strike in answer to the bosses

refusal to grant a 25% wage in-

crease. Mass picket lines forced
the shutting down of the plant.

• • •

Kohler, Wis.—The tranquility of

this "Ideal village", founded by tbe
robber baron W. J. Kohler, was
considerably disturbed when more
than a thousand workers went on
strike to enforce their demands for

a thirty-hour week and a minimum
wage of 65c an hour. Mass picket-

ing continues despite the police

terror.
• » *

York, Pa,-—Four thousand mem-
bers of the Cigarmakers -Union of

America went on strike here, fol-

lowing the bosses' refusal to grant
the demand for a closed shop. The
industry is paralyzed. The1

pres-

sure of mass picketing has forced

most of the cigar manufacturers to

.•'hut down their plants.

33 ShotlnMinneapolis
As Strikers Stop All
Commercial Vehicles
UNIONS MEET TO CONSIDER
CALL FOR GENERAL STRIKE
Minneapolis, July 20- (By win-).-Thirty-three pickets were shot

with sawed-off shotguns by polk, who, at the same moment, in two
different places, began firing volley., of slugs into groups of pickets.

The authorities apparently bad planned the double provocation as
tbe opportunity for bringing in the National Guard, for within a few
minutes of the shootings the first ti uckload of machine gunners arrived
on the blood-splotched sidewalks, established military lines, and cleared
the district.

Within twenty minutes of the shootings the rest of the battalion
of guardsmen, held in readiness at the armory here Since the strike

awOlsen Threatens Martial L
BULLETIN

One dead ami fifty wounded is the toll taken so far by the
murderous authorities of Minneajolfe.

Governor Olson backed up tht onslaught hj the local police with
an announcement that he Is prep red to declare martial fc»w.

As we go to press no word ha ; yet come from the vast gathering
of all trade union members of Minneapoife.

started on Monday, were widening the area enclosed by military lines
Thirty-live hundred additional National Guardsmen were ordered here
at once by Adjutant General E. A. Walsh.

Farmer-Labor Governor Olson is, according to the law, supreme
commander of the National Guard. The Adjutant General's authority to
order the additional guardsmen mu- 1 have been previously arranged for
with the Governor, which means I bat the whole manoeuvre was pre-
arranged.

One attack took place on Third Street and Sixth Avenue North. In
front of the Slocum Bergen Grocei y Company, from which convoys of
police cars were preparing to move a merchandise truck. The police
were under orders from Chief of*-— — -

LECTURE

The General Strilo

Its Role in the Class Struggle

SPE A KEB

ARNE SWABECK
Sunday, July 22, 8 P.M.
at Our New and Spacious Home

144 Second Avenue
Admission 10 cents Questions and Discussion

Police Michael Johannes to shoot

their way through picket lines and
were armed with the murderous
sawed-off shot-gun, favorite deadly
weanon of American gangsters.

As the scab truck began to move,
swaddled around by police cars, a
truckload of pickets drew along-

side.

Without warning, according to

witnesses and newspapermen, the

police fired volley after volley into

the tightly-packed strikers. While
men fell like flies, the rest cour-

ageously advanced on the scab

truck.

Their defiant advance probably
saved the lives of many, for in

hand-to-hand fighting with the

bloodthirsty police, they prevented

them from continuing their gunfire.

Despite the number wounded and
the truck drivers fighting with their

bare hands, they sent two of their

attackers to the hospital. Another,

a sergeant, was shot by his berserk

subordinates when he accidentally

got into the line of fire.

The other police attack occurred

at the same moment, a block away.
Witnesses in between heard the

shooting break out on both sides

simultaneously, as if at a signal.

Tbe signal arranged for may have
been the moment of arrival of the

picket truck.

A block away, where earlier in

the afternoon police lines had been
established in preparation for the
attempt to move trucks, crowds of

strikers and sympathizers were
lined up, when suddenly the police

fired into the crowd. Four of the
wounded fell here.

The militant answer of the labor
movement of Minneapolis came Im-
mediately.

Union-driven taxicabs, ice, beer
and gasoline trucks which had so
far continued to operate by ar-

rangement with the union, immedi-
ately went on strike.

The district surrounding strike

headquarters was immediately
cleared of police by the strikers,

Including traffic cops. Strike head-
Quarters took over the district and
Strikers took over the directing of
traffic.

Strike Headquarters in Command
of District

The strikers picked up their
wounded and took them to the hos-
pital previously set up in strike
headquarters, to prevent maltreat-
ment and arrest of wounded
strikers.

William Brown, President of the
Truck Drivers Union, gave the
answer of the workers to the bosses
and their hireling government:

"The trucks will not move. There
may be an occasional truck get
through under escort, but there will

be no general movement of trucks.

You can depend on that. We will

put 5,000 men into the field."

Vincent Dunne, strike leader, de-
clared that Minneapolis labor will

stand solidly in back of the truck
drivers and smash the strikebreak-
ing attacks of the authorities. The;
strike was endorsed last week by
the Central Labor Union and ita

constituent unions. Tonight there
is scheduled to take place a gigan-
tic mass meeting of all trade un-
ion?, to back up the strikers.

The farmers are backing the
strikers one hundred percent.

Farmers Rally to 574

Agreement was arrived at be-
tween the Farm Holiday Associa-
tion and the union to permit the
delivery of produce directly to con-
sumers and small stores in return
for which the farmers will picket
country roads against commercial
trucks and to supply food to tbe
Strikers. This solidarity shown by
the farmers Is said by strike lead-

ers here to be one of the most in-

spiring and decisive steps In the
battle to win the demanCs of the
drivers.

The unemployed workers of
Minneapolis are also solidly behind
the strike. The Minneapolis Cen-
tral Council of Workers (unem-
ployed) has voted full support of
the strike and is supplying pickets.
This vast combination of organ-

ised labor, unemployed and farmers
can and will drive back this latest
onslaught on the elementary rights
of workers.

LOCAL 5T4 APPEALS FOB FUNDS
The Truck Drivers Union published the following appeal in "The

Daily Strike Bulletin", organ of the Strike:

Local 574 is fighting a battle which is the battle of every work-
ing man and woman. Our victory will be yours. Our defeat will be
your defeat. Against us are arrayed powerful forces of reaction.
We know that tht, battle will not be an easy one to win. It will
require all the resources at our command. We feel justified in
calling upon every man and woman tn the organized labor move-
ment, upon every friend of the working man, to grant us assistance.

To win a battle of the kind we have engaged in, means MONEY!
Local 514 is calling upon YOU to help financially. Every contribu-
tion will be a blow struck in our behalf. Send in your donation
Immediately. Money given generously and promptly Is doubly effec-
tire. Contributions should be sent to the General Headquarters of
the Strike Committee of 100, 815 Eighth street South, Minneapolis.



REVIEWING
THE NEWS

HHMRCTAJW 8ATBW»AV.JCtV ai,_lM4

Strike Ends in Philadelphia

S.K.F. Works
The Capitalist Press and San

Francisco

In tearful articles about the suf-

fering of women and children, la

threatening stories about the power

ot the National Guard and the

Army, in hair-raising reports ot

"Russian Reds" imposing their

leadership on Americans the capi-

talist press does its hit to discredit

the greatest forward step taken by

American labor in years—the Paci-

fic Coast general strike. And yet

hidden away, tar from the front

page and the headlines, we find the

World Telegram's correspondent

saying: "The strike, strong and

dramatic, has seemed amazingly

popular with the general public."

Over the protests and barriers set

up by the traitorous and yellow

labor leaders, many of them bought

with enemy gold, the working class

ot California, "the great American

working man" has surged forward

In splendid class solidarity. That

surging enthusiastic militancy has

carried with it not only a "conser-

vative" organized labor and sec-

tions of the unorganized but also

thousands ol the white collar work-

ers, professionals and small busi-

ness men who make up "the general

public". Here we have a mental,

spiritual and moral awakening of

the workers of California—in a

word a rising class consciousness

which shows that the grave-diggers

of decaying American capitalism

are reaching for their spades. No
wonder the capitalist press becomes

hysterical.

Green—"The Lost Lea**"

William Green who is so much in

evidence when chains of arbitration

are1 being fastened' on labor has

nothing to say. This buzzard stands

to one side hoping that working

class defeat will furnish him rich-

pickings in bringing labor back to

"sanity". Whatever the settlement

of the California strike may be, one

thing Is sure, that the handwriting

Is on the wall for the blustering

Baptist betrayer Bill Green and

his kind.

Philadelphia.—The heroic strug-

gle1 of the SKF Anti-Friction Bear-

ings strikers ended on July 9, after

a fou; month battle.

The strike broke out when the

bosses refused to renew the agree-

ment for a closed shop (which had

been in effect for six months) and

In its place tried to force an agree-

ment embodying all the earmarks of

a company union.

The Philadelphia Regional Labor

Board's pretensions to "impartiali-

ty" were exposed. This bosses* in-

strument tried to get the men back

to work under tills condition: to

arrange negotiations between the

men and the bosses for a period of

10 days during which the men were

to remain at work, and after that

to arbitrate all disputed points and

render a binding decision in 30

days.

A Vicious Decision

The decision of the National La-

bor Board was even more vicious.

They proposed that 250 workers

were to be taken back (900 had

gone on strike), the others were to

be placed on a preferntial hiring list

for one year. In this time the

company was not to hire any out-

side help. The Regional Labor
Board was to act as arbitrator in

ulJ eases of violence.

The strikers correctly rejected

both of the proposals. The workers

received a lesson which helped' to

maintain their morale for a time

—

that the only defense1 against the

bosses was their own, organiation,

the Anti-Friction Bearing Workers
Union.

For 10 weeks the ranks of the

strikers were solid. Until that

time the only ones who were work-
ing in the plant were imported

scabs who had been brought in by

a scab agency ot New York City

on the third week of the strike af-

ter the Regional Labor Board's de-

cision was rejected.

Police Terror

During this period the police'

terror, unequalled In the labor his-

tory of the city, was inaugurated

by the head of the Department of

"l'ulilic Safety", Le Strange. Pick-

eting around the plant during the

beginning and end of the
1 work-day

was made impossible by the scab-

lovers. Convoys of motorcycle cops

guarded the scabs to and from work
—300 cops were stationed around

the plant during the day and were

fed in the plant's cafeteria. Many
were Injured by the blueeoated

brutes, one striker was shot, two

were stabbed and more than a score

injured with clubs. The city's

public strike-breaking agency, the

police force, was the most effective'

tool in smashing the* strike.

Oni the 11th week of the strike

about 150 workers went back to

work. Realizing that in order to

win the strike—that is to keep out

scabs—support from other unions

was necessary. Calls wercsent out

to all obor organizations.

Some offered financial assistance

and a few pickets but tbe main

body of the Central Labor Union

sabotaged the strike.

Labor States Boycott Strike

Since there wasn't any organized

leftwing that could challenge the

conservative and reactionary lead-

ers, this treachery to the strikers

heightened the audacity of the firm

while the workers became demor-

alized. After that it was merely

a question of how long the workers

could hold out against the over-

whelming odds.

Though the strike hadn't been

called off, as time wore on quite a

few workers went back to their

jobs.

On Monday, July the strike was
officially ended.

From this strike we can learn

that militancy in both the leader-

ship and the membership of an in-

dependent union is insufficient to

win. By being separate from the

main stream of organized labor, the

A. F. of L., the union was cut off

from the aid of other locals in the

A. F. of L. The Minneapolis strike

shines out like a beacon—a militant

left-wing trade union within the

A. F. of L. forced the conservative

trade-unions into workers' solidari-

ty and into giving united aid

against tbe bosses.

—LOU ROBERTS.

QUESTION
BOX

The Crisis in the New York

Painters Union

"Lost" General Strikes

The capitalist press with great

gusto tells of tbe lost general

strikes of the past and reckons

among them the Winnipeg general

strike. And It is true that tbe Win-

nipeg strike was called oft without

winning recognition of the metal

workers union, the point for which

the strike was called. However,

during and after the strike wage
increases were" won by practically

all sections of Winnipeg labor.

Thousands of workers were brought

Into the labor movement who had

no previous contact with it. Liter-

ally thousands broke their church,

lodge and other ideological ties

with their masters and never re-

stored them again. So great was

the support of tbe strike that

months later four of the strike

leaders, three of them still In Jail

were elected to the* provincial legis-

lature. A labor mayor and a group

of labor aldermen were elected in

the city. Later with tbe formation

of the Communist party a Commu-
nist alderman was elected. Despite

the fifteen years of prosperity and

depression, fifteen years of apathy

in the American Labor movement,

the solidarity and militancy gener-

ated by the Winnipeg general

strike Is yet a potent force In that

city. The San Francisco strike,

greater in Its scope, occurs under

far different conditions. Conditions

much more favorable for the work-

ing class. Gentlemen of the Cap-

italist press : American labor, con-

scious and aggressive, has arrived.

It is here to stay. It took some

hesitating steps in the past year

and again more firmly in Minnea-

polis and Toledo. Now, standing

upright and powerful. It places its

feet down firmly in the Frisco gen-

eral strike. Its face Is to the East.

There will be setbacks. But it*

task Is laid by history. Awakened

and all-powerful it shall march

across the continent, cleaning the

capitalist rats and parasites trom

the -country It has made:

Class Collaboration

The following item was not clip-

ped from the organ of a company

union, nor even from Green's Amer-

ican Federationist but from the

Stalinist Dally Worker. However,

It should occasion no wonder that

those who can read "peaceful Inten-

tions" in the imperialist policies of

France and England can also "be

keenly aware of the
1 problems fac-

ing "both sides" in the factories of

American capitalism and "have a

realistic approach to, their solution".

Here Is the quotation, Daily Work-

er, July 16th—I- Rosenberg writing

on the shoe industry in New York

:

"The manufacturers must admit

(really!) that our organization is

keenly aware of the conditions pre-

vailing in the industry and the

problems arising in the shops af-

fecting both sides and' they know
that our organization Is having a

realistic approach to the solution

of the problems." Bill Green could-

n't pat the case for class collabora-

tion letter than that. Here again

the swamps of Stalinism and re-

formism merge.

—BOX.

TKc Pledge Fund

Campaign

THE PLEDGERS
New York City

(New members)
John Delaney pledges 50c month-

ly, "for period of employment".

George Cooper pledges $1 weekly

"as long as job lasts".

M. M. pledges $2 weekly "for as

long as possible".

This is the same comrade who
has disposed of 47 coupon books in

the Organization-press Campaign.

He has 10 more books, and will un-

doubtedly sell those too.

Manhattan

A Holy United

Front in Mexico

I Glade $1.00 monthly

Leonard1 Lewis 1.00 weekly

Dorothy Morrle 1.00
tp

Clara Nelson 1.00
p*

3. G. Wright .50
Tl

M. Spitbos 1.00 monthly

S. Bleeker .50
11

S. Gordon 2.00 f*

Paul King 1.00
"

Florence Beekor 2.00
"

J. Weber 2.00 it

Com. Tamas 1.00
"

F. Victor .50
n

M. Kllng .50
rl

E. Konikow 1.00
"

Harlem
E. Beeefcer .50

n

Colay .50

Cochrln .SO
"

Jerry Marsh 1.00
it

T. Smith 2.00 u

Bronx

S. Eckstadt 1.00
ii

M. Lifshltz 1.00
"

Others in New York City

H. Porter 1.00 monthly

E. Alby 1.00 a

E. E. C. 1.00
rt

E. J. Conwit .50
«

Cornells 1.00
"

L. Haldous 1.00
"

Samuel, E. 1.00
"

The Geltmaaa 1.00
"

P. Miller 1.00
"

Sydney Moroft 1.00
"

A. McAbe 1.00
"

City Subway Worker 1.00
'*

Edith Sher 1.00
"

Ann Toven 1.00
II

H. S. 1.00 weekly

(paid for 25 weeks)

A Teacher 1.00
,'

(paid for 26 weeks)

Geo. Cooper 1.00
a

M. M. 2.00
a

John Delaney .50 monthly

Newark, N. J.

Geo. Holley 2.00 monthly

L. Nagy .50
"

G. Kotz 1.00
"

J. Becker 1.00 a

Lambert 1.00 »t

A Sympathizer .50
"

A Social Worker 1.00
"

A Clerk so
"

Boaton
E. Wiener .50

"

C. Shecket .50
it

W. Henderson JM a

J. Chlplowltz .50
a

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00
11

A Friend, Youngstown 2.00
u

(paid 4 months in advance)

A Steel Worker, W Va., sends a

donation to this fund whenever

he can manage it. Thus far he

has sent in $15.

NEEDED—A few more friends like

Mexico City.—While considering

counter-revolutionary all proposals

of a united front with other work-

ers* organizations not directly con-

trolled by them the, Stalinists make
no bones about tbe formation of

united fronts with isolated intellec-

tuals or intellectual groups, and at

times in actual practice even with

the Fascists as demonstrated by the

Prussian "Red" Referendum in

1931. The prize example of all,

however, seems to have been re-

served for the Mexican Stalinists

who today maintain a united front

In action with the clerical forces

on the issue of opposing sexual edu-

cation in the public schools.

In an effort to cover up its Inabil-

ity to solve the problems of the

Mexican revolution and distract at-

tention from the non-fulfillment of

the pompously announced educa-

tional projects, and the attacks on

the standards of living of the school

teachers and professors, the govern-

ment of tbe bourgeoisie has brought

forward through Its Minister of

Public Instruction, Nicholas Bas-

sols, an elaborate and apparently

very "revolutionary" project for

sexual education to the children in

the public schools.

Taking advantage of the preju-

dices of the most backward sections

of the population, the Soman Cath-

olic clergy has succeeded in mobil-

izing the parents' organizations un-

der its control In a mass protest

movement against this "unholy"

proposal of the Rodrlguez-Calles re-

gime which, they point out is set

on destroying the morals of their

innocent offspring and corrupting

the home with ideas about life and

sex not yet accepted by the Holy

See.

A substantial mass movement
has been raised on this issue hav-

ing its main support among fanati-

cal housewives. And here is where

tbe official Communist Party enters

the scene with its complete collec-

tion of appendages and auxiliaries.

The Y.C.L. and the Anti-Imperialist

League are fighting in the street

demonstrations side by side with

the Catholic Youth Federation as

the shock troops of reaction in this

conflict.

As if there were nothing else to

attack and criticize in the policies

of the bourgeois government, and

instead of emphasizing the demands

for better conditions for the teach-

ers and the fulfillment of the pro-

gram for better conditions for the

teachers and the fulfillment of the

program or establishment and main-

tenance of schools in the country-

side, raising the issue for free books

and supplies to school children, the

Stalinists pick the issue of sexual

education, thereby giving the most

direct support to the most reaction-

ary forces in the country. No fur-

ther comment Is necessary. —C.C.

Send questions to "Question Boi
Editor", c/o The Militant. State

the name under which you wish

your answers to appear.

COMRADE G-d-n, Brownsville.—

Here, briefly, is tbe Story of the

Prussian "red" referendum.

On March 5, 1631, 42,000 mem-
bers of the StaMhelm, the national-

istic, reactionary, league of war
veterans, petitioned the Prussian

government, headed by Otto Braun,

Premier and Dr. Carl Severing,

Minister of the Interior, both So-

cialists, demanding the calling of

a popular initiative on the dissolu-

tion of the Prussian Diet. All the

parties to the right of the govern-

ment, particularly the Nationalists

and National Socialists, signified

their Intention of supporting the

initiative, thus indicating who stood'

to gain by it. By about April the

initiative, which required about 5,-

000,000 votes was carried. The Diet

then had the clioice ot either voting

on its own dissolution or submit-

ting the matter to a popular refer-

endum, it chose the latter course.

Now the Stalinists step on the

scene. "On July 21, the Central

Committee addressed itself to the

Prussian Government with the de-

maud for democratic and social

concessions, threatening otherwise

to come out for the referendum.

Advancing its demands, the Stalin-

ist bureaucracy in actuality ad-

dressed Itself to the upper stratum

of the Social Democratic party

with the1 proposal for a united front

against the Fascists under certain

conditions. When the Social Demo-

cracy rejected the proposed condi-

tions, the Stalinists formed a unit-

ed front with the Fascists against

the Social Democracy.

The vote was taken on August 9,

1031; the plebiscite failing, receiv-

ing about 10,000,000 votes out of a

required 13,500,000. The voting

was not done by parties, all tbe

votes being merged, so that no ac-

curate measure was available as to

how each party voted. The Stal-

inists, however, claimed that the

showing was due to them and ac-

cused the Fascists of having "sab-

otaged" the voting.

Thel Stalinists defended their po-

sition by claiming that it was not

their fault if, In voting correctly,

the Fascists voted their way. To
this we replied: "The' question of

the coincidence of the voting with

the Fascists is . . . viewed by us

not from the point of view of some
abstract principle, but from th

point of view of the actual struggle

of the classes for power, and the"

relationship of forces at a given

stage. ... To come out into the

streets with the slogan 'Down with

the Bruening-Braun government' at

a time when according to the rela-

tion of forces, it can only be' re-

placed by a government of Hitler-

Hugenoerg, la the sheerest adven-

turism." By taking such a position

under the circumstances "the Com-
munists . . - appear in the eyes of

the masses as the aids of reaction."

For a more complete analysis of

tbe question see the article by L. D.

Trotsky in the Militant of Septem-

ber IS, 1931, from which the ex-

cerpts in quotation marks . have

been taken.

M.M. of the Bronx, the teacher In

New York City and the steel

worker from W. Va. In addition

to our regular pledgers, whose
contributions help greatly to

lighten our financial burdens.

COMRADE B.A.N., Hew York.—
The names of the countries where
we have sections, and the names ot

the papers which they publish fol-

lows:

Germany : Unser Wort

Holand: Baanbreker

France: Verite and Combat des

Jeuoes (youth)

Belgium : La Voix Communiste

Spain : Communfemo and L'Antor-

eh»

Greece: Pali ton Taxion

Poland: Proletariat

Bulgaria : Osvobojttenie

England: Bed Flag-

Italy: Verita

U.S.A.: Militant, Young Sparta-

cm* (youth), and the New In-

ternational (theoretical month-

ly)

Canada: Vanguard

Argentina: Nuevs Etapa, Trib-

una Leninista

Brazil : Lueha de Classe

Cuba: R&yo
Chile : Izqnlerda

U.S.S.R. : Bulletin of the Russian
Opposition

Switzerland
Lithuania

Mexico
In addition we have groups In

China, Austria and other countries.

Com. Abramowitz Dead
Comrade Isaac Abramowitz, a

member of the Commnnlst League
in New Haven died of cancer on

Saturday, July 7. For the greater

part of his life he was a fighter In

the revolutionary and working class

movement. Joining the movement
in Russia he was one of the found-

ation members of the* Communist
Party of the United States. Ex-
pelled in 1928 for supporting the

Marxist position in the party he has
ever since been a staunch fighter

for the Communist League. His
death has greatly bereaved all the

comrades that knew him.

The widespread belief that the

Brotherhood of Painters, District

Concil No. 9, with its thirteen locals

in New York City is facing its

gravest internal crisis in recent

years, was substantiated by Philip

Zausner, fraudulently elected sec-

retary of D. C. No. 9, in a sixty

minute speech delivered last Fri-

day, July 13, before the membership

meeting of Local 442.

Thei New York Painters are in

open revolt against the unconstitu-

tional, fraudulent and strong-arm

methods used in the elections on

June 30 and they are determined to

clean out the underworld elements

from the ranks of the organization.

Betrayed in the strike of last

October, deprived of $160,000 which

was extorted from working mem-
bers in the short space of a few

months tinder the pretext of raising

a strike fund and then having It

sprtit just as quickly by Zausner

and his "friends" who ignored the

welfare of the painters and impos-

ing on them a flock of human para-

sites who maintain their hold by in-

timidation, force and terror, the

Brotherhood rank-and-file members

have become definitely insurgent.

And rightly so, as the conditions in

the trade and in the shops are

worse now than they have ever

been.

The Steamroller in Action

During the last Fall "season",

when the union treasury was bulg-

ing with cash, Zansner's clique felt

itself firmly in the saddle ot the

uuion. The seeming stability soon

led to mechanization of leadership.

Next he found it easy to create a

machine, which was transformed

into a perfect steamroller that now
dominates all the activities of the

union,—at meetings and elections-

flattening out opposition, lialklng

protests. But the potential rise of

new leaders, in time, under the

stimulus of real divergences of

policies and program is a real men-

ace to the steamroller today.

Last Thursday evening seven

hundred bona flde members ot the

Brotherhood marched in solid
1 ranks

to the headquarters of the D. C. on

14th St. and Eighth Ave. and im-

pressed the gangsters and the police

there with their militancy. Satur-

day a huge mass meeting was held

in Irving Plaza where pledges were

made and a resolution adopted to

fight Zausnerism to the bitter end.

Every honest painter is convinced

that the Zausner noug occupies the

office illegally, and the election was

carried through by repeatings at the

voting machines, by dishonesty and

corruption—shortly in a fraudulent

manner.

The chief demand was new elec-

tions and speaker after speaker

directed his speech to that conclu-

sion. "New elections" is a correct

demand and sinee the case is in the

hands of lawyers and courts It was

also correct to demand that in the

meantime the painters themselves

take action and force Zausner from

office.

A Bit of Fake Bravado

Here we were witness to the

usual Stalinist hotheudedness,

where sentiments were allowed to

run rampant and emotions take the

place of sober reasoning. One of the

main speakers, the I.L.D. lawyer

Sacher, forgot himself completely

and after admitting that he is "ter-

ribly interested in the painters" and

a feeling had come over him to be

one of the painters himself con-

cluded his speech by a bravado : "If

I was a painter I would go and

bust up the whole outfit." When
during the collection dollar bills

were slow in coming in he pleaded

with the audience that he personal-

ly had put up ?40 for police protec-

tion of the meeting and at least

that amount should be made good.

A few minutes later he bursted out

again and literally threatened to go

out and "tear the gangsters to rib-

bons".

Louis Weinstock, tbe rank and'

file candidate for Zausner's office,

as a main speaker also made many
statements that didn't win the ap-

proval of the painters save the few
Stalinists present. He proposed to

the painters to violate the constitu-

tion whenever possible, since Zaus-

ner has also violated it. He spoke

of building some new, mysterious

union, the name of which he care-

fully omitted. Weinstock spoke

about starving out the D. C.
—"not

a penny In per capita tax." He also

urged the painters to "go back to

your locals and give the gangsters

their own medicine" with « full

knowledge that the painters are not

in a position to do so with the ex-

ception of his own local and prob-

ably one or two others.

The response of the meeting was
good, hut not as good as it should

have been. It is hard to reach all

the painters. Despite the fact that

during the last month, the Dally

Worker has printed column after

column on the situation"only700out

of 8,000 members could be mobilized

for the parade and the mass meet-

ing. The meeting also didn't seem
to approve the petitioning for

names and addresses that were to

be sent to the Executive Board in

Indianapolis. Many felt that this is

self-exposure and would result in

blacklisting.

Zausner on Offensive

Although the militant rank and
file is ready to carry the battle to

the D. C. door, Zansner's machine
is far from, sleeping, in fact he is

taking the offensive and the odds

seem to be in his favor at the mo-
ment. He has a score of men al-

ready under charges of Section 272

of the Constitution which, when en-

forced, means a fine of $25 or ex-

pulsion. The men were instructed

to ignore the charges.

Last Friday Zausner opened his

barrage In a forceful speech at

Local 442 against "Communists'

emphasizing that the fight against

him is a fight against the union.

"We must present a united front

to our enemies, the strikebreaking

.

Communists and tbe bosses who
press on us now from all sides."

He didn't forget to mention the

Taxi drivers and the Seabrook

Farms strike as illustrations

His lieutenants, Harry Rosen and
Harry Kaplan even dispensed with

lip-service to union democracy and
advocated suppressive measures and
mob sentiment to give full rein to

the ever-present bureaucracy Many
workers were impressed by this

demagogy. The struggle has ac-

quired an ethical tone and "boiled

up" into a conflict between the

"destroyers" and "saviors" of the

Union. Zausner, as a sliek speaker

and a shrewd politician, capitalizes

on the situation. His very position

and continuous experience in or-

ganizational matters gives him the

advantage ot wider knowledge. The
courageous rank-and-filer lacking

the constancy that characterizes the

leadership loses more than gains

from this verbal fight on the1

floor.

What is needed is a wide mass sup-

port and for that slow and stubborn

organizational work must be car-

ried on. The painters, although

they voted for a rank-and-file can-

didate, are not united enough in

action. There remains mutual dis-

trust, a continuous sense of irrita-

tion that seems to set the members
of the uuion against each other.

This situation must be slowly over-

come. And for that more patience

is necessary.

Bed Baiting

When important issues come to

the fore and the old and the new
are really in grips, "names" play a

great role. "Red", "Communist",
"rat", etc. plays a large part in the

stock-in-trade of the Zausner's re-

actionaries^—terms that have no

bearing on tbe real Issues that are

at stake. Thus every leaflet that

the D. C. issues contains one or all

of these epithets. The "bad name"
campaign is a flank attack. Inti-

midations, physical force, terror

—

all these hit the workers directly.

"Bad names", or at least unpopular
ones, are utilized in an effort to

stem the discontent of the painters.

So Mr, Zausner "knows" that the

Communists are taking advantage
of the forthcoming strike, to wreck
the union and Ellstein also "knows"
It is the "dual union idea" which
underlies the real cause of the re-

volt.

The fight against these misleaders

will not be a simple one. The very

fact that they occupy the seats of

power gives them a sharp-edged
weapon against the members. They
translate every phase of protest In-

to terms of constitutionality, and
demand that the protestants obey or

be crushed as disrupters of the un-

ion. In other words, Zausner's

machine wreaths all its acts into

the aureole that emanates from the

constitution since they are its cus-

todians and interpreters.

Zausner's machine will fight us
bitterly. It Is a certainty that

when all means of combating the

influence of the rank and file fails,

the officials would use their last

and most powerful weapon—expul-
sion, and revocation ot local char-

ters. In order to conduct a suc-

cessful tight against the Zausner
clique we should by all means fight

to retain our membership In the

union.

Tasks of the Left Wing
Although the fight against the

Zausner regime has reached a high
point the Left wing has still to en-

;-ench itself In the union, to win
over the wavering, vacillating

workers and by means of a realistic

Marxian trade union policy to pre-

serve their membership in the un-

ion. The double-faced policy of the

Stalinists, who would just as soon
as not provoke a split In the union
In the interests of their paper "rev-

olutionary" outfit can only bring

grist to Zausner's mill.

One thing is certain, the fight

within the Brotherhood of Painters

D. C. No. 9 is on. Behind the con-

servative officials Is the power of

tbe official machine. Behind the
radical rank and file is the trend

of the times.

—MEMBER OF BROTHERHOOD
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The United Front in France

The threat of Fascism In France

is an even greater danger to the

French proletariat at this moment
than was the threat of Hitler's

coming to power in 1932. That is

clear when one considers, as every

Communist) must do, the interna-

tional setting and the relations of

the classes on the world arena.

French Fascism strives for power

after the catastrophic defeat of the

German workers, after the betrayal

of the Austrian working class, after

the advent of Fascism in a whole

string of countries. In their strug-

gle the Freuch proletariats cannot,

therefore rely on the active support

of the enslaved toilers in the coun-

tries given over to the bloody re-

gime of reaction. Furthermore the

bourgeoisie of France travel more1

readily over a road partly paved

for them,—it is the bourgeoisie and

not the working class that has been

shown "how It is done", at least in

this recent period. True, the re-

cent happenings in Germany can

but strengthen tbe determination of

the masses of every land where re-

action has not yet triumphed, not

to permit the seizure of power by

the Fascists. For that the masses

of France, as of every other capi-

talist country, must be united for

struggle.

• * • •

The inception of the United Front

against Fascism in France la at

least a guarantee tbat the French

workers will not capitulate without

a' flght, if such a guarantee were

needed In a country with the tradi-

tion of leadership in every revolu-

tion in Europe except the Russian

Hevolutlon. Forced by the inexor-

able logic of events, the Socialists

and the Stalinists, the parties of the

betrayal of the German workers,

have come to an agreement to flght

together against French Fascism.

Neither of these bankrupt bureau-

cracies could resist the over-rldtng

demand and Impulse of all the toil-

ers for united action. Both these

parties have alike suffered serious

splits that threatened their disin-

tegration. The St. Denis commu-
nist workers under the leadership

of Dorlot merely showed the way
to the proletarians still under Stal-

inist influence. At least one motive

of the Comintern in "authorizing"

the policy of the United Front on

an international scale, was to pre-

vent further splits and possibly to

win back the St. Denis insurgents.

• *

The Psychology of Forgetting

Both the Socialists and the Stal-

inists would prefer to start a new
page on the united front and to

"forget" the past "mistakes". That

is partly the meaning ot the mutual

guarantee not to criticize each

other In the united front. The
French Stalinists tried' to impose as

one condition fori tbe united front

that the Trotskylsts, the Interna-

tional-Communists, be excluded.

Indeed they had every reason for

wishing this. But their double

bookkeeping,—denunciation of the

Trotskyists as counter-revolution-

ists in one column for having ad-

vocated the only correct policies

{which would have made Hitler's

coming to power Impossible) In the

struggle for power, of the Interna-

tional proletariat, and sliding in of

these very policies in another col-

umn (only half-heartedly) at least

in the matter of the united front,

without any announcement of

change or analysis of their past

—

is the proof that the "new line" is

only a false cover to be cast off

for further betrayal at a later

stage. For tbe united front can

lead to nothing fruitful without

correct policies to be advanced

through the united front, itself

merely a tactic. And until the re-

actionary theory of socialism In one
country is destroyed root and
branch (and this means Inevitably

the liquidation of the Stalinist

cliques In every country) the Stal-

inist parties can only mislead the

working class. Precisely because

the unity in struggle of the work-

ers permits the hegemony ultimately

to pass to that party which advo-

cates a correct course of action

based on firm principles, precisely

for this reason the Stalinists would
like to exclude the Trotskylsts

whom they cannot face, and with-

stand in open and free debate. They
fear the Fourth International!

• • •

The United Front to Release

Thaelmann

We flght for the release of all

political prisoners of Hitler, Thael-

manu Included. (And do not forget

the tour German youths shameless-

ly abondoned' to Hitler by the Stal-

inists). But we cannot help voic-

ing our utter repugnance to the pro-

paganda of the Stalinists which,

looking to this figure of "the lead-

er", shamelessly speaks of the dally

execution of one or two Communist
workers by the Fascist scoundrels
as merely the prelude to the killing

of Thaelmann. And what of these

nameless victims themselves! It Is

the irony of history that Blum and
Thorez form a united front In

France to help secure the release

of Thaelmann who found It impos-
sible (counter-revolutionary!) him-
self to unite with Wels, the colla-

borator of Blum In Germany, to

prevent Hitler from coming to pow-
er and placing Thaelmann in Jail.

—JACK WEBER.
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Spain

MovementTowardsUnity
Against Fascism Grows

Conflict almost to the point of

civil war is now raging in Spain,

though cot a word about it Is to be

seen In the pages of the bourgeois

press. Its correspondents and re-

porters have been ordered by the

leftctionary Spanish government to

Ignore the national agricultural

workers* strike—on pain of heavy

fines— and the government itself

takes the position that the strike

doesn't exist, while at the same
time more and more police and
shock troops are sent out from the

capital to enforce the illusion with
leaden arguments. Our correspond-

ent reports that to date, seven hun-

dred Civil Guards have been killed

—which means that the workers

are on the offensive, and in a grim-

ly determined, though disorganized

way, are putting up a fight that

may become the first step of a ser-

ious struggle for definitive power.

The strike, called by the Land
Workers" Federation of the Social-

ist Union General de Trabajadores,

demands the return of the rights

abrogated by the cancellation of

reformist land laws passed by the

Azana-Soeiallst government. The
glBt of these rights are: 1, collec-

tive bargainin ; 2, fixed wages and
hours ; and 3, the employment of

local, organized labor in preference

to transient immigrant labor, either

from other eglons or from Portugal.

This last practise has for many
years allowed the landowners to

maneuver the work in such a way
as to shift the cheapest labor from
ngfon to region, at the same time
shifting responsibility for the work-
ers in off seasons. Since, as a rule,

a land worker can expect a job not

more than six or eight months out
of the year, unemployment is chron-

ic, and no provision whatsoever has
ever been made for relief; and now
the quite minimum protection con-

tained in the land labor laws has
been completely done away with,

this being the backbone of a general

reactionary offensive backed first

and most powerfully by the land-

owners, whose two parties, tM
Agrarios and the Confeder&eiou Es-
panola de Derechas Agrarias domi-
nate the present Cortes.

Catalotuan Land Laws
Ah part of this same offensive,

the land reforms voted In Catalonia

'

by the autonomous government, un-

der left-republican control, have
been declared "unconstitutional" by
the National Tribunal of Constitu-

tional Guarantees—mostly of mon-
archist derivation. The Catalonlan

laws provide reforms of another
character than those sponsored na-

tionsUy by the Socialists, They
are designed to protect peasant
renters, who by these laws are en-

titled to demand revision of con-
tracts, expropriation (with arbi-

trated pay) of land worked by the

same hands for eighteen years or

over; rent is to be paid in cash,

fixed according to the tax-value of

the land, instead of in crops as
formerly; it is not to exceed fifty

percent of the price paid before,

and must always allow first for a
profit to the tenant

Since most of the land-workers
in Catalonia are peasant-renters,

who form the majority of the popu-
lation, and are also the strongest

political base of the Catalan gov-

ernment, it has apparently defied

Madrid, re-passing the laws with a
retroactive character— though
meanwhile it begs the peasants and
workers not to take direct action,

but to wait for orders. The peas-
ants, however, have .started carry-

ing the laws out in their own way
—expropriating the crops, while the
city petty-bourgeoisie supports them
on the issue of Catalan rights, for

which the industrial workers too
are ready to fight. Thus potential-

ly, another kind of civil war waits

on the threshold. Ships have been
ordered to the ports nearest Barce-
lona, the Catalan deputies have re-

tired from the national parliament,
and each side waits for the other

to break the grim deadlock—both

goveuments hoping to smooth mat-
ters over because such a war would
almost surely become revolution.

",We are almost surely at the
doors of either triumphant revolu-

tion or a Catholic Fascist dictator-

ship," our correspondent writes.
"Spain is living the most crucial

moments of her modern history."

The objective conditions for revolu-

(ion are present : the workers in a
mood no longer willing to compro-
mise, the army sympathetic to the
workers, and no formidable armed
force that can be relied upon to
support the Right. On the other
hand, the workers are handicapped
by two serious factors. One, fat-

igue, after three years of ceaseless,

heroic struggle involving a good
deal of loss, both organizationally
and by death and repression. Two,
and this is the pivot of the ques-
tion, the workers are confused, be-

wildered, split into conflicting
groups and parties, and with no
real faith in the revolutionary will

of any.

The Socialists, who control the
great mass of organized workers (at
least a million) have been agitating
for out-and-out revolution, dictator-
ship of the proletariat, and no more
combination with the bourgeoisie,

but have done nothing whatsoever
concrete in that direction ; while at
the same time they continue their
alliance with the left-republicans,

endorse, but avoid, united front ac-
tion, and merely "deplore" and "la-

ment" their loss every time a So-
cialist mayor is removed arbitrarily

from office. In reality they are
working hard to bring back the
left-republican forces, talking revo-
lution only in order to keep the

workers under control — as the
workers by this time are beginning
to realize.

The Anarcho-syndicalists, who at
one time were the great driving
revolutionary force in Spain, have
become much weakened and disor-

ganized because of irresponsible

putsches and revolts under terrorist

leadership. They, too, sidestep the

united front question, calling for a
"united front within the C.N.T."—
the Anarcho-syndicalist trade-union
federation. The official Communist
Party fights the united front with
its familiar cross-fire of "united
front from below", which is echoed
by the anarchists with the slogan
of "united! front in the streets".

And the lzquierda Comuiusia, (In-
ternationalist Communist) while it

has grown considerably since it

dissociated itself from the C. P.,

and though it enjoys widespread
prestige and commands respect, is

still too small and too weak to take
the leadership of the situation.

Yet this is the group which acts
like ferment In the shaping of the
Workers' Alliance, looked upon by
most Spanish workers as their most
immediate hope. The Workers' Al-

liance, started in Barcelonia, is an
organization of united-front com-
mittees. It operates in a manner
analogous to Soviets, and has ar-

oused so much interest and sympa-
thy among the workers throughout
the country that through sheer
pressure from below, it has taken
shape in some cases, locally, else-

where, regionally, and sometimes
only for given strikes. In Catalon-
ia, all workers' organizations ex-
cept the C. P. are represented in

it, and sometimes the C. P. too is

forced to take part in some specific

action. The same conditions are
true of Valencia and parts of Ex-
tremadura and Castile. In the city
of Zaragoza, an overwhelmingly
successful strike was called out re-

cently on a Workers' Alliance basis.

Given a national scope, this organ-
ization would unquestionably raise
the morale of the entire working
class, and give it a powerful fight-

ing weapon. It is this that must
be watched—for on it depends, to
a tremendous degree, and until a
revolutionary party takes leader-
ship the triumph or defeat of rev-
olution in Spain.
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GERMAN FASCISM
UNMASKED

An Appeal for Our CubanComrades
In the series of rearguard battles

being waged In Cuba by the work-
ing class, the Bolshevik Leninist
Party is very active. While not
supplied with unlimited funds as
are the Stalinists, our comrades
are deeply rooted in the unions, es-

pecially In the sugar industry and
among the commercial employees.
In Havana province, the Labor
Federation is led by Bolshevik
Leninists.

One of the most solid labor or-

ganizations of the island, the Gen-
eral Union of Commercial Employ-
ees with a membership of 7,000,

publishes a 24 page magazine,
"Proletarian Culture" which con-
tains a number of valuable inform-
ative and theoretical articles In-

cluding In the last issue one by
Comrade Trotsky.

The Bolshevik Leninist Party
through the Commercial Employees
Union is striving for the establish-

ment of trade union unity in a
Workers* Alliance.

Can the Stalinists, who dominate
the National Confederation of La-
bor, be forced Into a united front
against Fascism? Can a solid front
of labor be organized In time to
prevent a Fascist coup by the A.
B. C. and further repressions by

the uniformed brigand Batista?

The answer to these questions will

depend to a great extent on whe-

ther or not the Bolshevik Leninist

party is able to bring sufficient

pressure to bear within the labor
movement. The party organization
must be strengthened, tightened
and consolidated. Kayo, the party
organ, must be assured of the pos-

sibility of regular publication. Re-
sources must be made available for

the Party congress to be held soon,

for organization purposes and for

labor defense. The Cuban comrades
have appealed to the Communist
League of America for support.
The intense activity and difficult

struggles they have passed through
during the revolutionary period

have drained practically every local

source of funds, and it has been
necessary for them to appeal to us.

Comrades and sympathizers are re-

quested to send their contributions

to the National Office, 144 Second
Ave., N. Y. C-, from which they
may also obtain collection lists if

they wish them. Every contribu-

tion to the work of the Cuban Bol-

shevik Leninist Party Is a blow
dealt at American imperialism.

Latin American Dent, of the
National Committee.

Fascism promises the abolition

of the class struggle, clean govern-

ment and material prosperity. In

the last three days German Fas-

cism has demonstrated before the

whole world in unmistakable terms

that it brings about instead an ex-

treme accentuation of the class

struggle, a government of degener-

ates, rakes and criminals as well as

abject material misery.

What happened? Ifor months
dissatisfaction developed increasing-

ly among all layers of the German
people. Fascism was in reality un-

able to placate any, of them, but

that this situation would culminate

with the dramatic explosions that

it did no one was able to foresee

clearly.

Discontent en Two Sides

The spirit of dissatisfaction cry-

stallized around two poles. Hitler

faced putsches from two sides. The
dissaiiafaction of a section of heavy
industry and, especially of the

Junkers, was canalized by the Her-

renklub clique of Papen and Schlei-

cher who counted upon the support

of the Reichswehr. 'That accounts

for the extraordinary courage of

Papen in his famous Marburg
speech.

The dissatisfaction of the petty

bourgeoisie, who had received noth-

ing and were even endangered by
removal from their positions took

shape in the form of the S.A. and
the actual creator of the Nazi party,

Ernst Roehm.
In view of the impending danger

Hitler compromised with the

Reichswehr. Hitler, "the loyal",

made them a sacraficial gift of his

friends and gave them the mono-
poly of the armed forces. The "loy-

al" Reichswehr generals, returning

the favor, betrayed the actual cre-

ator of the Reichswehr forces,

Schleicher and his clique. And
then the deed was done with the

benediction of heavy industry.

Koehm-Sebleicher Combine
Impossible

Hitler and Goering are today

creating one of those famous "amal-

gams" from these two oppositional

groups but alt the facts point to the

impossibility of common action be-

tween Roehm and Schleicher. Not
because they were not personally

inclined to conclude a compromise.

But rather because they represent-

ed two opposing social orientations,

two opposing social forces. If

Schleicher's struggle had any signi-

ficance at ail then It must have

been a struggle for the absolute

domination of the Reichswehr. And
Roehm's "second revolution" could

have been nothing but a struggle

for the final subordination of the

Reichswehr. His "second revolu-

tion" was a struggle for the spoils

of the petty bourgeois parvenues.

The second version—that Hitler

avenged Schleicher with the heads
of the S.A.—is no less contradicted

by the facts. For Hitler did not
only exterminate the leadership of

the S.A.: Helnes, Ernst, Schneid-

huber. At the same time he also

slaughtered the Papen-Schlelcher
Herren clique: Aiversleben, Bose,

Klausener. If he had had the

slightest opportunity to attribute

the assassination of Schleicher to

the SA.., he would have seized at

it with unmitigated joy. Ho would
never have had to take it upon his

own shoulders.

The HIUer-Goebbels Legend
The struggle against the "light"

and the "left" wing of Fascism was
conducted by the police, the Reichs-

wehr and the socially select, black

shirted elite troops of Hitler and
Goering, the semi-government 3.S.

forces. There is hardly a doubt
left that It was conducted along
preventive lines. The victory of

Goerlng in the North and of Hitler

in the South was achieved too

smoothly. People like Roehm,
wounded fourteen times on the bat-

tlefield, are not captured alive, nor

with such insignificant losses, once
they have begun the struggle. All

the stories of Hitler and Goebbels

about the execution of the coup
must be considered as pure legend.

The hysteric Hitler is capable of

skillful Intrigues, he can cover up
his atrocities with clouds of stifling

smoke.

The Struggle for "Morality"

Hitler, knowing his German Phil-

istines, conducts the struggle in

the name of "morality". Of course

the victims were sexually abnor-
mal ; of course they led a life of

debachery at the expense of a
starved people ; of course, the

Roehms, Helnes, Ernsts were bloody
butchers who have on their con-

science the lives of thousands of

our brothers. But who are their

accusers? Those who were their

best friends despite knowledge of

all these vices for fifteen years!

Who are their accusers? Hitler,

Goerlng and their pack of dogs,
firebrands, drunkards, rakes, per-

verts, bullies, neurotics, traitor*

and bloodhounds. Hitler would
like to appear as a Robespierre
sending a Danton and a Hebert to

the guillotine but In reality he Is

the leader of a mob of gangsters.

Ai Hitler, the cousin of Al Capone,
has taken upon himself the reform-
ing of the reprobates. The recent
days have shown that Fascism has
put at the head of one of the most
advanced nations In the world* a
band which, for Its want of scrup-

les, must be the envy of any leader
of a Macedonian band.
Our information is still Inade-

quate. But what is revealed is an
unequalled slaughter. Mixing the
useful with the agreeable, the sad-
ist Goerlng profits by the occasion
—as he did at the time of the burn-
ing of the Reichstag—to extermin-
ate every possible bit of opposition
In a veritable St. Bartholomews
Night. In the midst of all this the
working dass apepars to have re-
mained removed from the events.
(Only because of this situation was
an inner-Fascist conflict possible.)

The explanation of the passivity of
the working class is not yet pos-
sible on the basis of the informa-
tion at hand. (The first letters of
our German friends, dated after the
events, shows that they are better
and more rapidly Informed than
those who are under the thumb of
Goebbels' censorship.)

The fact that the murder of
butchers like Heines as well as the
sharpers of the Herrenklub did not
evoke any sympathy among the
workers is not an adequate explan-
ation. The explanation of the trag-

ic and painful fact that In face of
such a conflict in the enemy camp
the working class should be so far
removed from intervening to strug-
gle for its rights, can only be the
following: the defeat without a
struggle caused by the bankruptcy
of the Socialist and Communist
parties has demoralized the proleta-
riat to sueh a point, so deprived it

of all serious organization, that this

proletariat could not intervene
however favorable the moment
might be.

How Long Will Hitler Last?

For the moment Hitler appears
to be the master of the situation.

But for how long? And how? Two
photographs which were reproduced
in the world press illustrate that

In ZA/tussolim s

Paradise"
cc

That technically impeccable
journal of "objective" bourgeois
opinion—Fortune—devotes the con-

tents of its entire July issue to

Italy. As such it reviews the past
twelve years—the era of Fascist
dictatorship in Italy. What it finds

there is not entirely unpalatable to

the taste of its editors or advertis-

ers. But that's to be expected.
How will the working class and
the little business man react to the
following

:

1) 14,000 bankruptcies during
1933, mostly of small business.

2) The national income has
dropped since 1929 from 100 bil-

lions to 75 billion lire.

3) State and local taxes have in-

creased from 27% to 32% of na-
tional income.

4) The average wage for a work-
er in Italy is eight' <8> cents an
bour.

5) This is the lowest wage scale

in Europe.

Taxeti on Necessities

Almost half of the total revenue
in Italy is derived from consump-
tion (sales) taxes—taxes levied on
the most elementary needs of the
Italian masses. The income tax
which, of necessity, is gotten from
the upper strata of society supplies

only 20% of the revenue. In fact,

in that portion of the article deal-

ing with finances it is pointed out
that income tax In the higher
brackets—"is a mild drain on the

wealthy in comparison with other

nations."

That a government exacting a
"mild drain from the wealthy" and
inflicting an eight cent hourly wage
on its laboring class can hardly bo
construed as Impartial never, ap-

parently, entered the refined skulls

of the immaculate editors.

With impartial unction It Is

pointed out that strikes are pro-

hibited—but so are lockouts. Now
there, what could be fairer than
that. Only this is forgotten—that

unemployment—which Is but a sub-

tle form of lockout—is not prohi-

bited.

Culture Under Fascism

What does Mussolini preach?

:

—"the fruitful and unassailable in-

equality of men." The transform-

ing of women from human beings to

incubating machines. Culture in-

deed! Divide and multiply like

rabbits, is Mussolini's dictum to

women. Bear kids so that they
can be reared to become obedient

and bloodthirsty tools of Fascism.
The Ballila, ages 8 to 14, are issued

real rifles and bayonets in minia-

ture. The city of Milan spends
more for its police than for prim-

ary education. And in all of Italy

there were last year but 47,000

students attending the universities

of the country.

To sum up the picture of Fascism
In Italy ever since its inception we
find that the workers are the most
poorly paid in the world, that the

middle class is taxed to starvation,

that the arts and sciences are in

decay, that higher education te al-

most non-existent and that all that

Fascism lncnlcates In the mind's of

the masses is obedience and slav-

isnnees. —GLE2L.

in a very simple manner: On the
30th of January Hitler returns the
salutes of the upraised arms of the
Brown Shirts passing under his
window rendering him homage.
Hitler, June 30, 1934: The same
window, the same Hitler, the same
salute. But outside are not the
Brown Shirts passing in review but
the Reichswehr, with their iron
helmets and rifles on their shoul-
ders. And behind Hitler is General
von Litzmann.

Italy and Germany

The transformation, that we have
predicted, from the Hitlerite Fas-
cism to Bouapartlst dictatorship of

the state apparatus and especially

of the army has not only occurred
more rapidly than In Italy (corres-

ponding, to the German rhythm of

development which is decidedly dif-

ferent from the Italian develop-
ment), but in a more dramatic
manner and with an incomparably
less stable perspective in the eco-

nomically most developed country
of Europe, as against backward
Italy. If the rapidity of rhythm
and the different perspective are
due to the great difference of social

structure, the sanguinary side of

the convulsions are explained in

large part by the extremely accen-

tuated economic situation, which
Hitler faces Instead of the prosper-

ity which favored Mussolini, and
which has created an enormous
pressure of clasB forces and a ver-

itably desperate situation.

Up till now it has only been the

upper layers which reflected the
class contradictions which have en-

tered into the struggle. Tomorrow
wheu the devil finally overcomes his

disgust and claims Hlndenburg, the

contradictions from above will

break out anew. And other occa-

sions will not be wanting. It is

true that the top layers have be-

come more restrained and more un-

iform. But in return the regime
has registered heavy losses in Its

base. It is true that with the

struggle against the S.A., rotten

with corruption, Hitler has gener-

ated not a little enthusiasm among
the phlllstines and he has justified

the excuse in the eyes of many dis-

contented: "If Hitler knew he
would have Intervened." But the

"moral" part of the petty bourgeoi-

sie is a bad exchange for the fight-

ing section.

Petty Bourgeois Discontent

And besides this "moral" part

will have to pay the same taxes to-

morrow. Will have to suffer the

same bankruptcy and instead of be-

ing satisfied with the apostle of

normal sexual relations will have
their doubts on those who were so

long the friends of the "immoral".

With the difficulties to come Hitler

can no longer count on any extend-

ed support from the petty bourgeoi-

sie, but rather on an important

number of irreconcilable enemies

from Its ranks. The S.A. which had
grown campaigning in the struggle

against the Junkers, its Steel Hel-

mets and its cousins of the Reichs-

wehr, has not yet pronounced Its

last word.

The working class is directly

threatened with new reprisals from
the state apparatus of Goerlng on
the one hand and by brutal attacks

by the bosses on the other. But it

can be predicted that in these at-

tacks and in the next crisis of the

regime things will happen different-

ly. For the ring of iron with which
thq S.A. have surrounded the fac-

tories, the home, the saloons and
the working class families has been

broken. And no police In the world

can replace this truly popular

movement against the working

class. Although we do not give

ourselves to any illusions on ap-

proaching struggles for power of

the German working class—for it is

deeply beaten, shattered, disorgan-

ized—one thing Is certain. The
next period offers it great possibili-

ties to reconquer its lost positions.

Everything depends on the degree

In which the German working class

knows how to forge a real Commu-
nist Party in place of the organiza-

tions which have failed yesterday.

Not a few black days are ahead of

Hitler. For not only the social but

also the economic and political con-

sequences of the new developments

add to the old difficulties facing

htm.

A Priceless Lesson

The international working class

has received a priceless lesson. In-

ternational Fascism has received a
powerful blow. These have already

had their consequences on the Saar.

The international working class

should exploit the lessons of these

events In the entire world by ex-

plaining that Fascism does not

mean peace and well-being but
crime, murder, misery to an ex-

treme degree. Basing themselves on
these facts they should beat down
the Fascist bands. But it Is nec-

essary that it does not forget that

Fascism Is but the result of the ex-

treme convulsions of our epoch, and
that it will Install Itself, despite all

these "lessons" if the proletariat

—

unless armed with a new party, for

the old parties have proved them-
selves incapable of leading It—foes

not lead society towards the only

solution possible, towards the tak-

ing of power, towards socialism.

Paris, July 2, 1834. —E. B,

China

Terror and Capitulation

Grip Worker's Ranks
Shanghai, June 20.— Much has

happened since my last letter. Al-

though many important events

have taken place throughout the

world the revolutionary movement
in China remains in much the

same condition. The official

Communist party aud the Left

Opposition have suffered savage
repressions from the Kuomlntang
and its imperialist masters. The
party led by the Stalinists faces an
alarming danger.

I am devoting this letter to In-

formation on the following most
important questions: the "soviet

territory", the bureaucratic regime
and the renegades from Communism
as well as the Stalinists at work
in the Labor Defense Association

(the Chinese I.L.D.).

I wish to state firstly that every-

thing written in this letter is based

on authentic facts. As I am now
a member of the Stalinist L.D.A.

my dally work gives me an oppor-

tunity to draw an accurate picture

of the Stalinists In China.

The "Soviet Territory"

1. It Is four years now that the

Stalinists have been shouting at the

top of their voices about conquest

or victory in one or several pro-

vinces. We, the Bolshevik-Lenin-

ists, have frequently and openly
criticized the party policy in giving

up the city workers and seeking

revolutionary cadres In the village.

The Stalinists stand Marxism on
its head—not the peasants follow-

ing the proletariat but leading

them. Four years have passed and
the peasant partisans still remain
in the same condition, sometimes
with more and sometimes with less

territory. One section of the pea-

sant partisans led by Hsleng-tsien

has changed its field of operations

from the border of the Honan,
Hupei and Anwhel provinces to the

border of ShanBi, Kansu and Szech-

wan provinces. This section made
a big advance last year but they

were unable to occupy even Wan-
hsien, the second important part on

the upper Yangste valley. At pres-

ent they have suffered severe de-

feats and have made no further

steps forward. All this is not said

to prove that the peasant partisans

are not brave fighters but rather

that the Stalinist peasant policy is

following a disastrous road.

Internal "Life"

2. Mistakes in principle ques-

tions, impotence in the political

life of the country accompanied by
dishonest methods In the party

cause the Stalinist bureaucrats to

refuse to acknowledge their errors

and to constantly seek "scape-goats"

at every turn In the road. Expres-
sion of opinion In the party Is lim-

ited to the rigid confines outlined

by the bureaucracy. Immediate ex-

pulsion is the price of. the slightest

doubt. Words cannot express the

venomous hate the Stalinists dis-

play against the International Com-
munists. Only those are permitted
Into the party apparatus who bow
to the bureaucracy In utter obse-

quiousness. Militancy and integrity

count for nothing with them.

This stiflllng regime opens the

door for spies, adventurers and
government agents of every descrip-

tion to enter the leading apparatus

ot the party. They flutter the bur-

eaucrats, perform the most amazing
contortions with the most graceful

skill at every new zig-zag and work
their way into the good graces of

this perspicacious leadership. The
results are not unexpected

:

Ten, the chairman of the Shang-

hai Union of Labor (an illegal red

trade union controlled by the C.P.)

had been a spy for more than six

months. Through his nefarious

work a few score of militant com-
rades were arrested by the police.

Zee, secretary of the Chapel Dis-

trict Committee, was a spy for
more than a year but the bureau-
cracy was Ignorant of the fact.

Rank and file comrades, dissatisfied

with his activities, were rebuffed by
the bureaucracy when tbey demand-
ed his removal. It took the Stalin-

ists a long time to discover on
whose side the error had been.

Significant Figures

Besides the spies who work in

cooperation with the police there
are those who turn renegade after

arrest. If we express these facts

in percentage the number of turn-

coats and spies in the upper and
lower ranks of the party is as fol-

lows: From 1932 to June 1933,

73% of these were spies, including

among them Lu Fu-tnl, Chairman
of the National Union of Labor and
Chon Kwang-la, secretary ot the

Kiangsu Provincial Committee,
while the renegades after arrest

numbered from 25 to 35%. From
June 1S33 to the Fall of 1933 the

former wafi 80% and' the latter

20%. In these figures can l>e seen

that whatever Integrity there is

among the members of this party

it rests in the lower ranks. The
monstrous size of the upper cate-

gory shows that our accusation

that the Stalinists have betrayed
comrades to the i>ollce is not at all

unlikely.

The Economic Crisis

3. The economic crisis is deep-

ening day by day. Capitalist ex-

ploitation of labor in China is more
terrible than ever. Despite the sav-

uge white terror of the Kuomlntang
Blue Shirt Society (Fascists) the
Chinese workers still rise time and
again for improvement of their liv-

ing conditions. During the strug-

gle in the Shun Sin Seventh Cotton
Mill in the Fall of 1933 and the
strike against a wage cut In the

Shanghai Mel-la Silk weaving fac-

tory in January-February 1934 the
workers automatically demanded
legal trade unions and wanted to

organize an open strike committee.
But the Stalinists objected and held

that the workers' organizations

must be secretly organized or they
will face prohibition by the police

since they had not registered as a
legal body in the offices of the Kuo-
mlntang.

The Stalinists are ignorant of

the fact that a trade union cannot
exist legally without a mass foon-

dation. While, on the contrary, the

mass unions of the workers can ex-

ist as a struggling organization

even if It is not given permission by
the Kuomlntang. The question Is

determined upon whether the union

represents the workers or not and
not on its legality or illegality. But
to try to convince the Stalinists of

this is like "playing a harp to an
ox", as the Chinese proverb says.

4. Under the reign of white ter-

ror the number of political prison-

ers has jumped skyward In recent

years. In Kiangsu ( Including

Shanghai), in the latter half of 1932
and at the close of 1933 the number
had risen to 2,000. Although prison

conditions are somewhat better

than they were previously I have
received reports from the Nanking
and Shanghai prisons that some of

our bravest militants have died of

tortures inflicted by the prison au-

thorities. There are many more
such tragedies In every part ot

China but if help from the outside

could manage to reach the impris-

oned comrades many fatalities

might be avoided. —PJI.

Make the Org-Press Drive a Success

In the great events now taking

place in various parts of the coun-

try our organization Is playing an

ever more direct and definite role.

This is the beginning to a new ad-

vance. A revolutionary organiza-

tion is built in the fire of the class

struggle and It is in that sense

that the League assumes its present

responsibility.

We are on the way to new gains

;

but the job ahead is still an enor-

mous one.

The building and strengthening

of tbe League Is the crying need of

the moment. To bring our press to

ever wider cireles has become an

indispensable necessity. It is In

that way that our views, our policy

will win new supporters and be-

come a greater influence. It is In

iliat way that our organization and

its sympathizers become a more ac-

tive a:id a more vital force in the

labor movement.

Ideas become a power when they

penetrate the masses. But to pen-

etrate the masses a medium is re-

quired. This medium is at our dis-

posal and will become more effec-

tive as we succeed in building the

League. To make it more effective

we have sent several organizers In-

to the field. They are now actively

engaged in building the League in

Minneapolis, in Detroit and on the

Pacific Coast No efforts are being

spared to Increase the circulation

of The Militant and to establish the

New International as a regular

monthly publication.

This la the way we have proceed-

ed*; but to complete the job we
need your support. We have set a

big task for ourselves, and we have

done that because we count upon
your support. We can report an
excellent response so tar to our ap-

peals for the organization and press

campaign. If we can bring It to a
successful conclusion, as successful

as it has started, there need not be
the slightest doubt that new and
great gains will be recorded for the

League, for the views we represent,

for the development of the new rev-

olutionary party and for the streng-

thening of the labor movement as

a whole.
Additional quick response Is im-

perative. Will you help us finish

the job? Will you do your share in

the organization and press cam-
paign? We count upon you.

Funds Received in the Organization

and Press Campaign.
(Since Last Report)

J. P., Chicago $ 1.00

H. S-, Hutchinson 1.00

M. M., N.Y.C 15.00

Student, West Haven 1.00

A. Konlkow, Boston 15.00

C. Hoffman, Chicago 1.00

H. Dissend, Newark 1.00

Two Steel Workers, W. Va... 2.00

O. N., N.Y.C. 1.00

Salt Lake City Branch 6.00

Philadelphia Branch 15.00

San Francisco Branch 9.50
Boston Branch (Boland) 1.75

Friends of the Militant Club,

Chicago 16.00

Local New York 57.25

Downtown Branch 26.25

Bronx 6.00

Boro Park 10.00

Brownsville 7.00

Krakofsky 1.00

Williamsburg , . . 7.00
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Trade Union Strategy

Unionism the Main Issue

Unionism—the right of union or-

ganization and union recognition-

is the crucial issue involved in the

San Francisco general strike?. But

it is not confined to this one section

of the battle front, it is the most

burning issue before the American

working class today. At the same

time it is also the most sharply

contested issue wherever the dif-

ferences between exploiters and

those who are exploited come to a

Head. In this San Francisco is In

the limelight.

The right of union organization

is by no means an established fact.

Union recognition is not something

that can be taken for granted. On

the contrary, it is accorded only

wherever the workers themselves

secure it through the force of their

collective efforts.

Recognition SHU to Be Won
Many fierce struggles to secure

the right of union organization are

recorded in American labor history

and yet the issue had to be fought

out again and again. History once

more repeats itst'lf. The present

sweep of union organization has

brought large numbers of new re-

cruits into unions formerly existing

only in skeleton form and now in-

fusing them with new life and new

hope. New unions have grown up

in formerly unorganized industries.

A strong stimulus was undoubtedly

provided by the KRA, at least in its

early stage. But it did not at all

establish the right to organize nor

secure recognition of the unions.

That this right c:^n be assured only

through struggles is verified once

more by the
1 San Francisco general

strike. It was verified before by

the struggles in Minneapolis and

Toledo and in its reverse form by

the treacherous sell-out in the auto-

mobile and steel industries.

On the Pacific Coast the Long-

shoremen and the other maritime

workers in their battle o£ almost

three months duration demanded

this elementary right—union recog-

nition and union control of hiring

halls. From thf* outset the contest

centered around, this issue. The
owners of the maritime industry re-

fused to yield ai^d refused to con-

cede even this elementary right.

Supports solidly by the whole of

the capitalist Interests and their

government, the San Francisco sec-

tion assumed the offensive to endea-

vor to settle the issue to their own
liking through their armeti forces.

The concentration of troops and

police became a direct threat to the

very life and existence of the un-

ions.

Efforts to Smash Strike

Ever since the geneYal strike be-

gan, the combined forces of the

capitalist interests and their gov-

ernment, stiffened their offensive

and assumed a more aggressive at-

titude. No longer was the object

merely the defeat of the demands

for union recognition and control

of hiring halls, the whole scope ex-

tended to one of smashing the

strike, put a stop to the organiza-

tion developments and to crush the

unions. Watchful of any weaken-

ing of the general strike, the capi-

talist forces prepared, us stated in

the Ne*w York Post dispatch, to

challenge the workers, that "they

can return to work only upon a

basis to be determined by the em-

ployers."

Could it be more clearly and

more brazenly stated that the1 issue

of the right to union organization

is a definite class issue? Additional

The Betrayal of the Coast Strike
(Continued from Page 1)

The New International

The long awaited first issue of

the New International is now off

the press. It is an issue that every

member and sympathizer should

have.

Beginning with a stirring editor-

ial for the FOURTH INTERNA-
TIONAL which gives the general

perspective* of the magazine, it con-

tains two documents by Comrade
Trotsky : The Testament of Lenin

and The "Olemenceau Thesis" and

the Party Regime, a document of

great historical importance. Com-
rade1 Cannon contributes two analy-

tical articles on tfc.; Minneapolis

Strike and the Socialist Party Con-

vention. A prominent German Com-
munist under the pen-name of A.

Max, writes on the Legend of the

Vienna Commune— a castigating

analysis of the1 treacherous role of

the Social Democratic leaders in

the recent Austrian events.

Then there is an editorial on the

Soviets and the League of Nations,

an article by Jack Wttier on New
Trends under the New Deal

;

Strikes and the Economic Cycle by

Alfred Weaver; The Decay of the

Stalinist Party by Arne Swabeck;
Engels on Bimetallism, which is

particularly interesting in view of

the monetary crisis. An article on
the internal political situation in

France serves to illuminate the re-

cent events there. It also contains

a book review section, a survey of

current periodicals and numerous
miscellaneous Items.

All In all, it is a splendid' issue
which shows great promise for the
future. Every effort should be
made to secure it the widest circu-
lation. All Inquiries should be ad-
dressed to The New International,
Station D, P.O. Box 119, New York,
N. T.

emphasis is lent to this fact by the

campaign of hysteria against com-

munism, charging the objects of the

general strike to be an insurrection,

and by the savage
1

attacks upon the

Communists, the official Communist

Party and the Communist League

of America. To this the Daily

Worker of July 17 answers:

"Any sensible, sane and honest

person knows that there is no revo-

lution on the West Coast. The aim

of labor in this situation, the aim

of the general strike is not to seize

political power, but to force the

ship owners to grant the maritime

workers three demands: (1) union

control of hiring halls; (2) recog-

nition of the maritime unions; t3)

improvement of working condi-

tions."

What About Minneapolis?

This is entirely correct. Such,

are the aims today. They imply

first of all the building of powerful

unions to assert their rights and

to establish the guarantees of rec-

ognition by their own forces. lu-

etuentally we may ask, in view of

this correct statement, from whence

appeared the thesis advocated by

the Stalinists in the" Dally Worker

that in the Minneapolis Truck

Drivers strike of last May the es-

sential objective should have been

the overthrow of the state govern-

ment, which, the 'Trotskyists"

"failed" to do? Are the Stalinists

now ready to say that "any sensible

and sane person knows" that the

aim of the Minneapolis strike could

not and should not have been to

seize political power? Are they

ready to say that the aims were1

recognition of the union, control of

the hiring of its members without,

discrimination and improved work-

ing conditions ; the very aims that

those strikers battled for until the

main victory was won? Are they

ready to grant that this correct

policy resulted in the establishment

of a powerful union? Upon honest

revolutionists such a confession

would be obligatory.

Breaking Strike Solidarity

Meanwhile in San Francisco the

general strike developed the whole

struggle for unionism to a higher

it'vel than before. Hence the des-

perate onslaughts upon it by the

employers. Hence also the craven

reactionary local leaders headed by

Vandeleur and backed by the A. F.

of L. hierarchy, who above all else

fear the militancy of the rank and

file, began to turn their backs

treacherously upon the general

strike, gave concession after con-

cession, joined the rtfl baiting

chorus and thus assisted in the

savage raids and arrests of work-

ers charged as Communists. The
objective result of such an attitude

is the breaking of the solidarity of

the strikers. To break this solidar-

ity is treason to the working class.

The attacks of course must be re-

sisted to the utmost and it is the

duty of every honest worker to rally

in the defense of those attacked.

The San Francisco strike is con

ducted by the A. F. of U. unions.

It is the life of the A. F. of L. un-

ions that is at stake. Unity and
solidarity in the A. F. of L. unions

for the most sweeping general

strike in years had been accom-

plished. But it had been accom-

plished against the reactionary

leaders. It had been accomplished

also in spite of the splitting T.TJ.

C.L. policy of the Stalinists.

Stalinists Foster Division

It is necessary to remember and
to bring out once more the criminal

policy pursued by the Stalinists

which from the outset played into

the hands of the employers as well

as into the hands of the reactionary

leaders. While the maritime unions

were growing, rallying thousands of

new recruits to their ranks, the

Stalinists pressed forward1 in direct

rivalry their private Marine Work-
ers Industrial Union. While the

A.F. of L. maritime unions marched
forward in a progressive move to

strengthen their solidarity and un-

ity in a waterfront federation,

which of necessity could not include

the rival unions, the Stalinists at-

tempted a counter-move by efforts

to rally some of these unions in a
separate conclave with the M.W.I.

U. Simultaneously they insisted

upon bringing into the A. F. of L.

waterfront federation, first the M.
W. I. U. and' when that did not
succeed they attempted to bring in

a subsidiary of the M.W.I.U., the
ship scalers union. So far did this

criminally false policy proceed that

the party hureaucracy found itself

in conflict with the party fractfon

in the A. F. of L. maritime unions.

And naturally so. Unionists loyal

to their class, revolutionists loyal

to their class must necessarily fight

for the unity of the mass unions
and can only become bitterly hos-
tile to the splitting policy" of the
rival unions which have no mass
basis.

In the present severe attacks
aimed to defeat the general strike
and to crush the unions, unity and1

solidarity is the paramount issue.

Unity proceeds against the reaction-

ary traitors, but it must also set

itself hard as flint against the
splitting policy of the Stalinists.

This policy cannot proceed unpun-
ished. A collapse of Stalinism will

result, but the revolutionists will

continue" their fight for unity in the
mass unions to prepare (or victory

in the bfgger struggles to come.

—A. S.

an order permitting scab trucks to

move. When the teamsters came
out in sympathy with the water-

front flght, they had seen to it that

no trucks rode the Frisco streets

without a permit from the union.

This procedure was also followed

the first two days by the general

strike committee. The bosses
obeyed, and only trucks with union

permits moved. The milk, bread,

produce and other trucks exempted

from the strike had to have union

drivers. But after the resolution

and the Longshoremen's Board in-

terpretation, the bosses decided

they could flout the union's orders,

and non-union drivers drove trucks.

Especially the Standard Oil Co.

and other gasoline companies ran

scab trucks. The teamsters and
longshoremen got busy, and chased

trucks off the street, aud closed gas

stations as far as San Mateo. When
for provocative purposes, two filling

stations were opened early Wednes-

day less than a block from the

the Longshoremen's headquarters,

with National Guard sentries guard-

ing each station with rifies, bayo-

nets and machine guns, scores of

carloads of pickets went cruising to

prevent shipment of fuel into Fris-

co. Whatever reasons the general

strike committee might have about

sending municipal car workers

back, and liberalizing issuance o£

truck permits to include owner-

driven trucks, it was essential to

tne salvation of the murine strike,

let alone the general strike, to keep

scab trucks off the street. That's

why the teamsters came out, inde-

pendently and before the general

strike. Had the general strike

never come, the teamsters them-
'

selves would have seen to it that

no scab trucks rode the street.

It was this vital spot of the

strike that VandeWur and his gang

stabbed mortally. The small, exe-

cutive committee, without even

consulting the big general strike

committee on this fundamental

question, issued an order "releasing

gasoline and fuel oil supplies to the

general public." While every other

embargo lifted previously had pro-

vided for union truck-drivers, this

most strategically important factor

included no such provision. With
the result that scab drivers are fill-

ing the streets. This has made the

union permit ridiculous, and bosses

are tearing them off with impunity.

On Tuesday no truck rode the

streets without a union permit.

Wednesday evening few permils

were in evidence.

With these two moves, first the

demoralizing resolution, then jit'r-

roitting scab drivers, the labor fak-

ers have broken the back of the

general strike. They have also

largely nullified by the second

move the value of the teamsters'

strike.

Waterfront Strike Not Over

But thfs by no means ends the

waterfront strike. Even with the

National Guard in control, not only

of the waterfront but also of a

large part of the surrounding ter-

ritory, including markets and ware-

houses, it is a lie that steamers are

being loaded and unloaded to any
degree approximating normal. They
can't get enough scabs on the Pac-
ific Coast to man the ships and
service them, nor trucks to bring
and fake away the reight. If the
waterfront workers and the team-
sters stick it out, they can still win,

The teamsters over-rode their

President, the reactionary Mike
Casey when they went out. But
the rank and file are an inexperi-

enced lot, with no militant core to

hold them together. By one trick

or another Casey may still drive
them back to work.
The longshoremen are solidly

behind Harry Bridges, but he is a
lone militant. The other marine
unions have no experienced rank
and filers.

If Joseph Ryan, strikebreaking
head of the I. L. a.—word has
come that he is driving the men on
the East coast to unload ships load-
ed here by scabs—and Andy Fur-
useth, white-haired "old man of the
sea"—and like the old man of the
sea in the story, he's got his legs

lightly twisted around the neck of

the Seamen's Union—if* these two
ghouls start driving the marine

workers back to work, can Harry

Bridges with a handful of men
around him keep them fighting?

Stalinist Responsibility

If the marine strike fails, the

Stalinists will bear a heavy re-

sponsibility for it. By going right

on with their splitting policy of

building the Marine Workers In-

dustrial Union, they have done a

perfect job for Ryan, Furuseth and

the bosses. The existence of the

M.W.LU. has meant the isolating

of splendid, fighting militants who
should have been in the midst of

the marine workers within the un-

ions. Instead of that, most marine

workers have come to hate these

militants for being in a dual union.

The M.W.T.U. was like a man
sticking his chin out for a sock,

and when the troops and vigilantes

raided its headquarters, the result

of fhe whole splitting policy was

that the striking thousands did not

come to their help. The failure of

the strikers to defend the M.W.I.U.,

iiml the condonation by the Vande-

leurs of the rod raids*, would have

been absolutely impossible if it

weren't for the splitting policy of

the Stalinists. The confusion bred

in the minds of the workers has

also enabled the police and troops

to march right into groups of pick-

ets and soup lines and arrest mili-

tant strikers. There have been

plenty of! fights in which strikers

fought to save arrested men, but

defense has been spontaneous and

unorganized, whereas if the M.W.I,

V. members had been all along in-

side the regular unions, this raid-

ing of strikers would have led to

a tremendous and organized defense

of fhe rights of strikers.

It's just beginning to dawn on

the masses of strikers what the

Yandeleurs, Kidwells, Caseys. are

doing to them. It's a known fact

here that the Standard Oil Co. has

contributed two million dollars to

the Frisco Industrial Association's

open-shop fund, that almost every

Orm in town has signed a pledge

card covering five years' contribu-

tions to this stTike-breaking fund,

and that the banks are discountin

the pledge cards for the full sums

in cash, so that the Industrial As-

sociation has a terrific batch of

cash, and is out to smash the union

movement here. The workers are

contrasting these known facts with

the backing-down of the union lead-

ership and are finding that the an-

swer to this contradiction is: Fight

Now or Never.

if the teamsters and waterfront

men hold out they can still save

the union movement *here.

—C. G. E.

the Maison Paul, [hut runs

through Market SI. to Grove,

when waitresses began rushing to

the Grove St. exit to see what
was happening. ;We followed

them, went on out and across

Grove St. to join the crowd that

stared across at the office of the

Western Worker, Communist
newspaper.

Glass Front Smashed.
Its plate glass front was

smashed, the shattered glass scat-

tered all over the sidewalk. Peo-

ple in the crowd told us that "a

gang of hoodlums" had driven by

and done it with rocks they car-

ried. They "might have been

workers—maybe strikers," they

said. They all wore leather jack-

ets.

"They got away," they aaid.

"Where were the police?" we
asked, They shook their heads.

We went across the street and
into the building. We went ail

through the rooms, both floors,

aud nobody there.

Soon the police came, fonr car-

loads of them, sirens shrieking. It

had been about ten minutes since

the rock throwing. They did not

question the witnesses nor start

pursuit. They went right on into

the Western Worker and Work-
ers' Bookshop and finished what
the "hoodlums" had begun. They
smashed every window and every

piece of furniture in the place,

knocking glass and pieces of

chairs down into the street.

Brandish Clubs

They brandished clubs and
chased everyone across the street,

even reporters. But Herbert Lord,

27, they insisted on hustling in-

side the building. When he came
out his head was bleeding. "I

didn't do nothing," he declared.

When they got through there

the police raced up to the Work-
ers' School at 121 Haight St. We
followed. Police did not have to

do much smashing there. Twenty
men or more ("I guess they were
hoodlums," said the cops J , had
droveu ub in cars aud done a

thorough job. They wore Ieuther

jackets and heavy gloves and
carried rocks. They didn't leave

a piece of the place intact except

thei poster that stared out the

window about "America Today."

Bosses I error

(Continued from Page 1)

civilians, who had dressed like

workers and circulated through

the crowd, struck like lightning.

Several speakers resisted and

were reported to have been

beaten.

Later dispatches in the World
Telegram (July 18) by the United

Press further exploded the worker-

vigilante myth and revealed the

tie-up with the government author-

ities :

"Just Hoodlums," Declare Police

By EVELYN SEELEY,
World-Telegram Special

Correspondent.

SAN FRANCISCO, July 18,—

"America Today," announced the

red and white poster bared to vie

at the first broken window of the

San Francisco Worker's School,

demolished in yesterday's first

general strike violence.

"America Today" was a lecture

to have been given last night by

Jim Branch, tall young Harvard

economist and head of the Work-
ers School. Students said Branch
probably would have spoken of

strikes and violence, the struggle

between capital and labor. But

last night's newspapers told the

story for him.

We were having a sandwich at
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The "Holy" Contract

Richard J. Gray, international

treasurer of the Bricklayers, Mas-
ons and Plasterers International

Union, said : "Our policy is to live

up to our contracts. A union has

no right to walk out, no matter how
great its sympathy with another

craft, if it is bound by contract."

Joseph P. Ryan issued a state-

ment which is at least commendable
for its plain-speaking. "There will

be no strike here in New York
while we can hold our men. We
have an agreement with the steam-

ship companies until October 31,

and we shall continue to live up
to it. Communists are trying to

make trouble in the vicinity of the

piers where ships from the West
Coast are unloaded." (That is, scab-

loaded ships, being unloaded by

union men on Ryan's orders).

"They tell the men that it is their

duty to walk out to show their

sympathy with their comrades on
the Pacific, but the men are paying
no attention."

Green and the A. F. of L. bureau-

cracy must not be permitted to live

down this shameless treachery, this

flagrimt display of unity with the

bosses against the workers.

* • • *

A survey by the N. Y. Slate In-

dustrial Commissioner based on re-

ports by 1,675 representative fac-

tories in various i>arts of the State,

reveals that employment between

the mfddle of May to the middle of

June dropped only 1.2% while

wages dropped 18%. Compared to

last year rhis'lne'ans a further re-

duction In wages of 26.6%.
This Is ample testimony to the

"benefits" the NRA has brought to

the workers. It also accounts for

the support of the NRA by the

bosses.

* « «

It is a commonly accepted Marx-

ian axiom that capitalism can de-

velop only in so far as it can revo-

lutionize the instruments of produc-

tion. Recent statistics show that

unemployment amounts to 47% in

the durable goods industries. The
Durable Goods Industries Commit-
tee also reports that only $160,000,-

000 was invested in industry in

1933, as compared with an average

of $4,000,000,000 a' year in the1 10

years ending with 1930. This

amounts to 4 per cent of the annual
average.

The NRA codes also show a

tendency to restrict the installation

of new machinery and to limit pro-

ductive capacity on the false the-

ory of "overproduction". This
planned sabotage of the productive

forces is the distinguishing feature

of declining capitalism.

A venomous attack on the Sun

Francisco strikers is being carried

on by the nation-wide capitalist

press.

The Los Angeles Times of July

10 editorially called for the crush-

ing of the strike by force, calling

it an "insurrection" and saying:

"There is but one thing to be done

—put down the revolt with any

force necessary." The Sacramento

Bee, and the Oakland Tribune edi-

torially hailed Governor Merriam

and Mayor Rossi's strikebreaking

efforts. The San Francisco Chron-

icle, declaring the "radicals" are

in control of the strike, says the

"majority voted for the strike in

fear of radical thuggery."

The newspapers are enthusiastic-

ally backing the red scare and the

raids on groups of strikers being

carried on by the police, the bosses'

vigilantes, and the National Guard.

Before the raids even began on

Tuesday, every San Francisco

newspaper carried front-page edi-

torials proposing crushing of all

militant elements. With eight-col-

umn streamers, the yellow Hearst

press throughout the country is

hailing the mass arrests of militant

strikers as seizures of "Reds" The
two great, national press services,

the United Press and the Associated

Press, are reporting the raids as

raids on "Communist meeting plac-

es" and those arrested as "Commu-
nists". The N. Y. Times of July

It attempted lo convey the impres-

sion that fhe raids were made by

longshoremen. The N. Y. Post was
the only paper whose headlines

made it clear that strikers were

being arrested.

The Myth of the Food Shortage

The red scare was merely the

latest of a series of propaganda

methods by which the capitalist

press has been aiding the bosses

against the strike. The worst of

these was the myth of a food

shortage in Frisco.

In Sau Francisco, where the pub-

lic could learn from Strike Commu-
te statements, from strikers, and
from the bread, milk and other

food trucks passing freely in the

streets, that the Strike Committee

had made every possible arrange-

ment before the strike began for

adequate distribution of food, the

myth of a food shortage could make
little headway.

But the rest of the country, un-

able to see what was soing on in

Frisco, were systematically propa-

gandized by the nation-wide capi-

talist press with preposterous stor-

ies about famine in tho strike area.

In this attempt to alienate the

masses from the strikers, the "lib-

eral" press played its part. As

early as Saturday noon fhe N. Y.

World Telegram carried the scream-

ing headline : "Refugees Flee Coast

As Food Shortage Grows." This

was the main point of many stor-

ies. Rut when an enterprising re-

porter cheeked up outgoing traffic,

and found few more than usual

were leaving the city, the fact was
buried inconspicuously in the later

stories.

Food "Riot" Scares

While usually the capitalist

press maintains a dead silence

about the fact that every day in the

week desperate unemployed break

into food stores, two or three usual

instances of the same kind occur-

ring, not in Frisco but in Oakland
which was as yet not involved in

the strike, were magnified beyond

recognition into a fantastic picture

of enormous mobs. The ultra-re-

spectable and ultra-reactionary N.

Y. Herald Tribune ran on Monday
a four-column scareheftd : "Famine

business was inevitable." Any-
thing, any trick, to make propagan-

da against the strikers'.

"All the News That's Fit to Print"

Freed from the restraint of ap-

proximating the facts in the news
columns, the newspaper editorials

were bitterly hostile to the workers.

The "fair-minded" N. Y. Times of

July lti said the aim of the strike

was "to inflict such hardships upon

the people of the city that the au-

thorities will yield"—leaving out en-

tirely the fact that it was a strike

against the bosses. The Times
hailed the red scare and provoca-

tive attacks of the Mayor and Gov-
ernor, saying their "attitude and
proclamations" "are correct and
commendable", said the strikers had

"already alienated public sympa-

thy" and talked lyingly of the

strikers' "determination to keep

food and supplies from hospitals

and children. Such an open effort

to hold it up the city must be pre-

pared to resist with all its might."

The N". Y. Tribune's editorial of

July llj was a tissue of lies. The
attempt to separate the longshore-

men from the other marine work-

ers, and the bosses' refusal to abide

by a vote for representatives of the

seamen—issues fundamental to the

strike—are thus described: "The

most difficult issue ... is a rather

minor one about the recognition of

some weak maritime unions in

trades in which an election cannot

be held at once because most of the

workers are at sea." Then the Tri-

bune, like a magician making rab-

its disappear, does away with all

the issues of the strike: "It is a
strike about very.littie, which pre-

sumably means that it is not really

a strike at ail, but the discharge of

pent-up emotions", etc. Then, like

true bourbons, the Tribune blames

for the strike—"the Roosevelt labor

policy"! The Tribune* no doubt,

would like to outlaw labor unions

altogether, instead of, like Roose-

velt, chaining labor to arbitration

boards, special mediators, extra -

special mediators aud the rest of

the clap-trap class collaboration

machinery.

A "Pro-Labor" Paper

As hostile as the bourbons Is the

N. Y. World Telegram's editorial of

July 16, but it finds itself subtler

arguments. It denounces the gen-

eral strike as "suicide for organ-

ized labor" because "the basis of

organized labor is the union con-

tract and any union which engages

in a sympathetic strike can do so

only by breaking its own contract

with its employers." In other

words, it denounces unions for

breaking the clause often inserted

in contracts by bosses to prevent

sympathetic strikes—a clause, by

the way, which the Scripps-Howard
newspaper chain, to which the

Telegram belongs, has alwaya

forced from the Typographical Un-

ion. Then the Telegram goes on to

say that in "a general strike "the

public is certain to be wholly hos-

tile. The public, indeed is made
a direct party to the conflict. It

fights to save itself." Certainly the

World Telegram, for all its false

.
claims tu be pro-labor, has been

doing all it can to make the public

hostile.

By Tuesday the elaborate ar-

rangements made by the Strike

Committee, to insure adequate food

and other necessities, had become

too obvious to ignore, and after two

days of ranting about famine the

truth began to get through the

press, but distorted as in the World

Telegram fay such phrases as "labor

was slowly relaxing its grip on the

throat of Frisco".

If the number on your wrapper is

211
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at once and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot renew at

this time let us know how boob you
can.

Menaces San Francisco ; Stores

Looted in Strike Crisis." The ever

so "liberal N. Y. Post went even

further, carrying the same day an

eight-column streamer: "Coast
Mobs Riot For Food."

This was based on an Associated

Press dispatch. A careful reading

of the three column dispatch dis-

closed that one grocery store was
involved.

Thus the press attempted to

create sentiment against the strik-

ers by falsely picturing them as

preventing food distribution, and
also to create an atmosphere of

rioting mobs and chaos and vio-

lence, in order to justify the use

of violence against the strikers. In

addition, the press pictured the

strike as a blow, not at the oppres-

ive capitalists, hut at the whole

population. These various ways of

creating antagonism against the

strikers were cleverly woven toge-

ther. One example is the lead of

the Associated Press story of July

15 : "The general strike began to

swing down upon the 1,300,000 resi-

dents of San Francisco's metropoli-

tan area accompanied by vandalism

and violence.'' Another example is

the United Press story of July 14,

in the N. Y. World Telegram, which
said that "unions met to deliver the

most devastating blow organized

labor has ever dealt to an American
rity."

Anything Goes in Brass Check Press

The same dispatch says not a

word about the Strike Committee's

arrangements for food distribution,

but instead makes It appear that

tbe unions are attempting to pre-

vent food distribution : "Governor

Merriam was ready to declare mar-
tial law to" assure food deliveries,

while leaders said that a general

strike aid a complete stoppage of

^T^TTf
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ONE MORE WEEK TO GO
No Club Plan Cards Sold After

August 1st.

BUY YOUR CARDS NOW!
4 six-month sub cards for $1

Cards not sold in clubs of less

than 4 at a time1

.

Pittsburgh Branch bought 12

cards last week and A. S., New
York City, got 4.

This brings the total subs of

the second drive to 390.

Take advimtage of the last

week to stock up on the club plan

cards.

Invest a few dollars and have
these cards on hand so as to be

able to give an opportunity to

such workers as cannot afford to

pay the full rate to buy a six-

month sub for 25c. After August

1st a six-month sub will be 50c.

Only those who have bought the

cards before August 1st will he

able to get the special rate.

Bound Volumes
Wa have just received from the

binders a number of Bound Vol-

umes of the Militant, Series No. 3
which includes all issues of the
Militant from January 7, 1A33 to

December 30, 1033 inclusive. Copies

can be obtained from Pioneer Pub-
lishers, 84 E. 10th Street, at the

phenomenally low price of $1.50

plus twenty-five cents for postage.

Regular price is ?2.50. Order your
copy immediately before our supply
is exhausted.
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TROOPS RULE MINNEAPOLIS
Police Arrest Cannon and Shachtman
WARLOOMSAS
POWERS CLASH
OVER AUSTRIA
Central Europe was charged with the dynamite of a new world war

when the Nazis assassinated Dollfuss in an unsuccessful move to extend

the boundaries of Hitierlsm into Austria.

Not since 1914 have the explosives of international conflagration

been nearer to ignition. Italy has mobilised 40,000 troops on the

Austrian border, holding them in readiness for any eventualities. Yugo-
slavia has brought its army to the frontier where shots are reported

to have been fired. France and England make ominous pledges to guar-

antee Austrian "independence".

Whetber the powder keg which Europe is will now go up in explo-

sion and thrust humanity into a bloody slaughter is still unclear from
reports In the press. But certain it is that the latest events in Austria

have the makings of another Sarejevo.

IMPERIALIST CONFLICTS UNDERLIE AUSTRIAN SITUATION

There the tense situation which grips the world in 8 state of un-
certainty expresses the congealing of imperialist rivalries which are
rapidly approaching the one remaining issue—war. The struggle for

markets, the trade wars, the conflict over colonies and fields for expan-
sion which have given way to the mad race for armaments underlie

the earthquake that is rocking Austria.

Whatever credence one can place in the denials of Nazi officials that
the Putsch of their brother murderers to the South, is a purely Austrian
affair and that they are pursuing a "hnnds-off policy", the indubitable

fact remains that the Austrian Nazi movement is a creature of Hitler.

Financed from Berlin and Munich, furnished with tons of propaganda
from Goebbels' headquarters and given courage and inspiration by belli-

cose radio broadcasts against Austrian officiate and government, the

Austrian Niusis pressed forward with the conviction that German Fas-
cism stood solidly behind them.

HITLER'S DESIRE FOR THE "ANSCHLUSS"

But it was not for fraternal sympathy alone that the Nazis in Aus-
tria counted on help from Germany. The irresistible push of German
imperialism to* break out of the boundaries of Vecsaiiles to find new
markets and to retrieve her lost colonies drove towards the "Anschluss"

as the first point of attack.

Recent events in Germany lend confirmation to the belief that the

hand of Hitler has helped to engineer the Vienna putsch. The stripping

of Hitler's regime of its main social support in the decapitation of storm
troop leaders and the elimination of over a miilion and a half S.A.s

on the one hand and the shattering economic crisis on the other has

driven Hitler to a point of desperation where he knows that a foreign

embroglio is the only solution for his troubles.

The news that Hitler has proceeded to the Austrian frontier and
there ordered all roads on the border closed to prevent a mass invasion

of Austrian Nazis anxious to come to the assistance of their friends

indicates only that Hitlerites in Austria got out of control and broke

the leading strings of their Berlin masters. Or Hitler is retreating in

fear before the international frankenstein that he has called into being,

and for which he is not prepared.

MUSSOLINI OPPOSES NAZI EXPANSION

Reports that Mussolini is massing troops on the Italian side ready

to inarch into Austria bear witness to the deep-going antagonism be-

tween German and Italian imperialism. Italian capitalism will have no

truck with the proposition for an "anschluss". Their irredentist aims

and desire for Balkan expansion and markets bring Italy Into violent

opposition to any German designs on Austria. More than that, Mussolini

is ready for war should the Nazis seize power in Austria.

France and England, while not making sue hi belligerent moves as

Italy, according to United Press dispatches are considering a warning

to Germany to respect Austrian -independence". These imperialist

brigands who have cut Austria into a fantastically impossible economic

unit have their own axe to grind in the recent developments. Neither

France nor England want to see either Germany or Italy too strong in

central Europe. They are interested in maintaining the distribution of

the booty—the balance of power or the status quo—as It was banded

out in Versailles in 1919.

WAR AGAINST SOVIET RUSSIA

The sinister cloud that hangs over the international complications

caused by the Austrian events is the danger that the plunder gangs

aow at each others throats may bury their differences for the time

being and agree on Hitler's "drang naeh Osten"—an assault on Soviet

Russia. The sudden leap of Italy out of the lap of the Triple Alliance

at the outbreak of the last world war teaches us not to be too cock-sure

of alignments that seem most obvious.

The Nazis' thrust for power and the ensuing international situation

raises the struggle against the war danger in the boldest relief. The
decimation of the Austrian and German working class removes the

strongest bulwark against another world slaughter. The difficulties are

great and the tasks greater, but the struggle of the working class

against war is the most crucial Issue of the present moment.

Leon Trotsky in Danger
Grlngoire, the police paper of

Carbuccia-Chlappe, publishes the

following note in its Issue of June
15:

"M. Sarruat not only protects the

murderer of Boanefoy-Sibour. He
also protects Trotsky.

'"One bright morning we read in

the newspapers that the revolution-

ary agitator had crossed the border
into Switzerland. This report was
incorrect. He lives in a little house
where he continues to dream of

VICTIM DENOUNCES POLICE
LIES

Simon Baraeh, badly wounded
by police thugs yesterday, is now
in General Hospital, where he is-

sued tbe following statement

:

"The outright lie published in

last night's Star, that I told the

police that Communist party lead-

ers said I would get a good job

If I Joined the strike, I wish to

refute absolutely. I made no
statement to the press or to po-

lice stenographers beyond giving

my name and address, I have
talked to no Communist party
leaders.

"I was not paid a red cent to

picket for 574, cor do I expect to

receive anything. I am a mem-
ber of the Minneapolis Central
Council of Workers, organization

of employed and unemployed.
Realizing that 574's battle is the
battle of all Minneapolis workers
against their common oppressors,

I was more than glad to do my
part; on the picket line. I will

always hold myself in readiness
to fight for the working class

—

anywhere."
(Signed) Simon Baraeh.

(Continued on Page 4)

Frisco League is

Firm in Wave

of Boss Terror

San Francisco.— July 22.— Al-

though the police and police-backed

"vigilante" committees have opened

a new and sudden attack on radi-

cals throughout the San Francisco
Bay District, new members have
been gained and new activities un-

dertaken by the Communist League
here. The morale of the Bay Dis-

trict organizations has been un-

shaken, in spite of attacks on
every radical group in the district.

Three new members joined the Oak-
land unit and one the San Franc-

isco unit. Final work is being

done, preparatory to publication of

the first Issue of the Western Mili-

tant, which will appear in the im-

mediate future through the com-
bined efforts of the Oakland, Rich-

mond and San Francisco units. The
League branches and the Spartaeus
Youth League of S. F. have stif-

fened up their organizations with-

out loss of membership.

The terror campaign here has
been no mild one. Police, backed

up by two truckloads of National
Guardsmen, armed with machine
guns, raided the Marine Workers'

Industrial Union headquarters and
arrested everyone there, more than

100 workers. "Vigilante" commit-
tees, consisting of plain clothes

men and hired thugs raided and'

wrecked every Communist party

hall, I.W.O., I.L.D., and workers
club in the region, wrecking them in

the worst hoodlum, style, smashing
everything in the rooms, tearing

books to pieces, smashing typewrit-

ers, mimeographs and furniture. Af-
ter raiding the halls of the C.P. the

headquarters of the I.W.W. were
completely destroyed. Proletarian

Party and Socialist Party halls

were attacked.

Home of League Organizer Wrecked

The Triangle Press, where the

Western Worker, C. P. organ and
other radical papers and leaflets

are published was "mysteriously"

burned to the ground. Halls that

Communists rented were either

wrecked or the owners terrorized.

In Richmond the home of Comrade
Hesser, organizer of the League
branch, was visited by five vigi-

lantes whom the comrades drove
off. The next day fifty came and
completely wrecked bis home and
auto, smashing every piece of fur-

niture in the house. They wrecked
his car and placed a sign on the

ruins—"This Was a Red's Car".

Bricks, wrapped with warning
notes were thrown through the win-

dows of homes of known Commu-
nists and Socialists in Berkeley and
Oakland, signed by the "Berkeley
Nationals", and individuals were

(Continued on Page 4)

40,000 Join

Mass Funeral

forHarryNess
(Reprinted from The Organizer,

July 25, IBM)
One of the most solemn and im-

pressive gatherings over witnessed
in the city of Minneapolis, was seen
when 40,000 workin^merf and wo-
men assembled to pay tribute to the
first martyr of Local 574, Henry B.

Ness.

Men and their families, from ev-
ery trade and industry, Union men
and unorganized, employed and un-
employed, came from all parts of
the city to honor the first man to
give his life so that others might
live, the fearless warrior who was
shot down in cold blood by Johan-
nes, the Murderer, shot in the back
by cowards who dared not face him.
Not a policeman was in sight as

the grim thousands gathered at the
call of r.Tt. Starting from the fun-
era! parlor, they marched to the
strike headquarters ;it the old Su-
torious Garage, packing the streets

until not a person could squeeze
through. In front of the headquar-
ters, a temporary stand hact been
erected and u broadcasting appar-
atus set up. from wliich last trib-

utes were paid the heroic martyr.
William S. Brown president of

Local 574, spoke about the fighter

whom he had known so well and
who was so beloved by all the men.
He was so overcome with emotion
as he spoke about the man by whose
side he had fought many good bat-
tles, that he was unable to say
more than a few brief words.

Albert Goldman, the noted labor
attorney from Chicago who is now
attached to the Union's legal staff,

followed him on the tribune. In

solemnj. well-chosen words, he ex-

coriated the murderers of the dead
man, not only those who shot him
down, but those higher up who had
given the orders for his assassina-
tion.

The last speaker was Chaplain
Nelson of the Post of the National

Veterans' Association to which
Henry Ness had belonged. His In-

vocation was a touching tribute to

flic intrepid soldier who had so

fearlessly fought for himself, his

family, and for his brothers—for

his Union.

The echo of the last address hav-
ing died down, the massed thou-
sands wheeled into marching col-

umns behind the coffin of the dead.

Following them was a cavalcade of

hundreds upon hundreds of auto-
mobiles filled with workingmen who
swung into line.

So magnificent and startling a
demonstration has not been seen in

-Minneapolis in years. By the tens

of thousands, the workers of Min-
neapolis displayed a solidarity with
,774 and its martyr which flung into

the teeth of their detractors the lie

that the labor movement of the city

is not behind the truckers and in-

side men on strike. By the tens of

thousands, the workers of Minnea-
polis showed their hatred and hor-
ror of the murderous attacks of the

police and the masters from whom
they take their orders. By the tens

of thousands, the-Minneapolis work-
ers bowed their heads at the grave
of a hero and soldier of the labor

movement.
Farewell, body of Henry Ness!
Hail, your immortal fighting spir-

it!

« •

Rush Funds for Cannon-Shachtman Defense

Comrades Shachtman and Cannon have been arrested by the
Minneapolis police, the first victims of the terrific "red" baiting
campaign unleashed by the bosses. In this we witness once more
the celebrated frame-up methods of American capitalism hitting
directly at the Communist League. But in its essence it is a i«rt
of the general effort* to break the truck drivers' strike and if-

]K)Kxible to crush their splendid lighting union.

The strike is solid. No trucks move, lint the bosses bring
into play their most deadly weapons: the frame-up, armed police
attacks and martial law.

Help is needed to defend our comrades against this dastardly
frame-up. Kusa funds immediately to the Militant office.

Goldman s Speech

In my years of experience Jiefend-

ing workers caught in the clutches

of capitalist class justice, I have
come to know well the brutality of

police officers against pickets and
workers' demonstrations. Now,
from an examination of the avail-

able evidence, I am convinced that

if ever anyone was guilty of mali-

cious, premeditated murder and
attempt to murder, it was the po-
lice, who fired at the pickets last

(Continued on Page 4)

Local574 onMartialLaw
(Reprinted from The Organizer, July 25, 193.4)

There is increasing talk about establishing martial law in Minnea-
polis. Some reports even indicate Ihe possibility of martial law being
established by the time this issue of The Organizer is on the press.
The thousands of National Guardsmen encamped in the city are to take
control in the present strike situation and; regulate all activity by force
of their military authority and arms.

The establishment of martial law means a recognition that a state
of war exists which cannot be dealt with by the ordinary police author-
ities. And, in a certain sense, it cannot be denied that a state of war
docs exist in Minneapolis. It is a war in which thousands of working-
men are fighting for something more than a hard crust of bread for

themsclve.-i and their families, lighting for a right to live like human
beings. It is a war of cruelly exploited workingmen against a predatory
band of business barons who still think they can rule over labor like

tile feudal lords ruled over the serfs—barons of commerce and finance
who are set up on bringing to their knees the slaves who are determined
to stand up like men.

In this war of poverty against wealth, of labor against capital,
there is no room for a "No Man's Land"' of neutrality. You are either
on the side of the men and their families who refuse any longer to live

on fourteen, or twelve, or ten dollars a week, or you are on the side of
the men who refuse to grant them a higher wage. You are either on
the side of the men who strike, or you are on the side of those who
want to smash the strike. You are either for the right to peaceful pick-
eting, or you are for the "right" of the police to massacre the pickets.
You are either for the right of the workers to organize their own Union
to defend themselves, or you are for the "right" of the employers to
crush the Union.

Whom and what will they protect? We never asked for protection
from the Guard. We have no "property" to protect. The employers
have. It is their properties and their profits extorted from our labor
that Tney want protected. It is their scabs, and thefr scab trucks, sent
out to rob us of our bread, that they want protected. We never called
for the troops. The employers did. We call for their withdrawal.

The employers are desperate, ;md whatever noise you hear from
them is whistling in the dark to keep up courage. We have sewed them
up and they know it. Their proudest boast is that they have been able
to make 22 trips in one day, under the heaviest police convoys. That
means less tlian one-fourth of one par cent of the number of trips made
per normal day In Minneapolis, based on the conservative figure of 3,000
trucks involved in the strike, which usually make a minimum of 3 trips
a day! We don't need the Guard to stop scab trucks. But the employ-
ers need it to convoy them through.

Is it "riots" that the Guard will prevent? Scabs and scab truck
movements—these cause riots. Police shooting down unarmed workers
—this causa riots. Where there is no seal) or police interference-
there is quiet. Look at the imposing demonstration of 40,000 workers
at Henry Ness' funeral yesterday where, without a policeman in sight,

the workers themselves maintained perfect order during the ceremony
and all along the line of march.

Another illusion that prevails among employers is that if the Guard
is sent into action, that means the defeat of the strike. Fighting 574
has no such Idea! The only ones who can defeat, this strike are the
strikers themselves. Their cause Is lost if they weaken, if they break
ranks, if they lose their fighting spirit. And this is just what they will

not do.

We know from rich experience: Clumsy, cowardly scabs cannot
move trucks. Policemen's clubs cannot move trucks. Deputies' badges
cannot move trucks. Guardsmen's bayonets, tear-gas guns or trench
helmets cannot move trucks. Yes, not even field artillery has even been
known to move trucks.

You need truck drivers and helpers and platform men and inside men
to move trucks.

And they are all in the ranks of S74.

And that's where they are going to stay.

And under Its banner they are going to win.

No force has yet been produced that can rob them of victory unless
they voluntarily submit to the tyranny of the employers, unless they
surrender.

Only cowards surrender—but Union men fight!

And the men of 574 are Union men!

Farm Workers Strike in Ohio Shows Militancy

Bryan, Ohio, July 10.—Workers

in the world's largest onion fields,

in southern Ohio, have been fight-

ing a tenacious and unyielding

struggle for over a month.

The strike has been met with the
most savage brutality by the bosses.

An army of strike-breakers and de-

puties with guns, gas bombs, and
clubs have been mobilized against
the strikers. Two pickets have

been shot and a great many gassed
and clubbed. The jails are filled

with strikers. In a recent flare-up
in militancy, fifteen more pickets
were arrested after a courageous
fight against deputies and strike-
breakers who fired on them from
trucks.

The workers who formerly worked
for eight to twelve cents an hour,
are demanding $2.80 for an eight-
hour day.

Drivers Ranks

Solid Despite

Provocation
I By Wire)

MINNEAPOLIS, July 26.—With
tl>e declaration of martial law,
Minneapolis police began a howl-
ing red-scare and arrested Com-
rade James P. Cannon, editor of
the Militant and Comrade Max
Shachtman, editor of the New
International today.

The arrest of these leaders of

the Communist League of Ameri-
ca, in Minneapolis covering the
strike, situation for the Militant
and the New International, took
on a sinister aspect when it be-

came known that they were held
by authorities without charges.

AH the earmarks of a frame-up
were present in the case in the
announcement by police that
"they had seized a large quantity
of radical literature in a room
occupied by one of the men."

* • •

The New York branch of the
Communist League of America has
arranged a mass meeting to

protest the arrest of comrades
Cannon and Shachtman. Large
numbers of revolutionary workers
will jam Irving Plaza hall, where
the meeting will be held on Sunday,
July 29th at 8 P.M. Reports have
arrived here that similar protest
meetings are to be held in several

other cities.

• • •

(By Wire)

Minneapolis, July 26. — Martial
law was proclaimed here today by
Farmer-Labor Governor, Floyd B.
Olson, in an effort to break tbe
general strike of drivers and help-

ers which is now rounding out its

second week, undaunted by police

murders and bosses' provocations.

4,000 National Guardsmen were
placed in the streets, which means
that Governor Olson considers this
battle of workingmen for better
conditions and recognition of their
union to be a "State of insurrec-

tion."

''Bodies of men", said Governor
Olson, "together by force have at-

tempted to break and resist the
laws of this state. Imperilling the
lives, health and property and gen-
eral welfare of the citizens of Min-
neapolis and Hennepin County, and
the civil authorities thereof are
wholly unable to cope with the sit-

uation or to preserve and maintain
law and order,"

Protect Whose Live*?

While the meaning of this moti-
vation for the declaration of mar-
tial law remains unclear for the
moment, interpretation was wide-
spread here that the statement re-

garding the imperilling of the
health and property of Minneapolis
could be construed to mean the
moving of trucks with troop con-
voys to protect them against the
strikers. There is likewise some
uncertainty here as to whether the
remark on the protection of lives

is a bit of demagogy, at which Ol-
son is so adept, in order to deceive
the drivers that the troops have
been called out to protect them, or
whether it is a sly hint to the em-
ployers that scab trucks will move
without the casualties caused by
the "indiscreet" police force.

Olson did not Say what he meant
by "law and order" but strikers
and large sections of the population
here have come to understand this
term in the light of the premedi-
tated attack on defenseless work-
ers by murderous thugs in blue
coats last Friday.

Martial law was declared here
after the bosses had turned down
the proposals of Federal mediators
to arbitrate the strike. These pro-
posals, including an election to de-
termine whether the union shall be
entitled to represent the men in
collective bargaining, that the
strike be called off and all workers
on the payroll as of July 17 be re-

( Continued on Page 3)

Against the Murder of Minneapolis Strikers and the

Arrest ofJames P. Cannon and Max Shachtman 13tta At. and Irvina Place
Xnnday July 29, 1934 at S p.m.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

"Democratic*' Law and Order

From the Pacific Coast the capi-

talist press reported armed vigi-

lantes (Boss term lor strikebreak-

ers) smashing up workers balls

and homes, beating up men and wo-

men, destroying property with the

full approval and armed support of

the capitalist state. From Seattle

comes the story of 3^00 National

Guards armed with machine guns,

rifles, tear-gas, vomit-gas and light

howitzers moving on to attack pick-

eting strikers. After listing the

strength of the armed forces of the

bosses the report concludes: "a

striking seaman was arrested and

found to be carrying a knife." Here

Is the content of capitalist demo-

cracy. Howitzers, gas and machine

guns to defend the profits of the

boss—arrest for the striking worker

who carried' a knife.

• • •

"And the. Ass Spake"

Since the time when "God opened

the mouth of Baalam's ass and the

ass spake" other asses witli collars

turned backward have had their

mouths opened or shut as the occa-

sion required by their God and mas-

ter, Big Business. Despite the gen-

eral moronic qualities of "gentle-

men of the cloth" I really believe

that the Rev. James J. Henry, dis-

cussing the general strike, has

reached a depth of assininity that

it will be hard to beat. This par-

ticular servant of Christ is doing

his "soul-saving" at the Park Ave.

Episcopal Methodist Church. Listen

to the Times report of the Reverend

"driving the money changers from

the temple". Radicals who attack

the government while enjoying its

protection were condemned. "We
even give people permission to stand

on our streets, besmirch our laws

and' pour contempt upon our insti-

tutions while our own officers of the

law protect them." (I'd like to give

the JJeverend Parasite a little of

that protection.) Mr. Henry re-

lated a story of an American man-

ufacturer who, finding his plant

picketed by strikers, invited them

to go fishing with him. Many did

so and the next day the men re-

turned to work. "But," says the

Reverend Longears, "you can't treat

radicals and reds that way. They

have no loyalty to our institutions.

Their boast is that they are citi-

zens of the world." After this bray

he went on to show that the world

was an economic unity with each

nation depending on others for food,

raw materials and manufactured

goods. In other words he showed

the economic basis for being "citi-

zens of the world". His final word

was to advise listeners who were

leaving New York, to attend some

other "hop joint" even if it didn't

belong to the Methodist syndicate.

What strange, crawling creatures

fatten under decaying capitalism!

"It is Reported"

"Hitler a prisoner", screamed the

Dally Worker. The source of their

news, according to themselves, is

from General Motors in Berlin by

cable to J. P- Morgan, and from

Morgan by "authentic word" to the

Daily Worker. I suppose that as

soon as Morgan got the cable he

said: "By George! I must call up

Hathaway about this." However,

as the Freibeit says, "if it wasn't

true yesterday it wilt be tomorrow

And so like the American corres-

pondent In the movie "Viva Villa",

(he Daily Worker scored a scoop

even if the action is somewhat de-

layed.

• •

War and Oil

Some years ago when American

marines were killed at Socony Hill

in China some American liberals

asked why should United States

soldiers die defending the robber

wealth of Standard Oil Co. of New
Y6rk. Standard Oil Co. doesn't in-

sist on using only U. S. soldiers to

do its dirty work. Paraguay has

placed a memorial before the

league of Nations charging that the

Standard Oil Co. is paying the Bol-

ivian army to hold Its Chaco oil

fields. The memorial states that

the Bolivian oil concessions to

Standard Oil have Increased from

286,000 to 2,703,000 square miles

since the war began. We don't

know what oil company is financing

the Paraguayan army bat we do

know that the "patriots" and "her-

oes" who are dying in the Chaco

swamps are tools of the same or

similar Interests to those who sent

the National Guards to shoot down
striking workers in America.

Roosevelt? No, Ltwestone

"In addition to our economic in-

terest we have a very vital political

interest in Cuba. . . . We snatched

Cuba from Spain because it fitted

into our dream of empire." (My em-

phasis—B) Workers Age, July 15.

"As an American speaking to

Americans, I do not feel ft appro-

priate to make suggestions to those

South of the Rio Grande. I want
rather to say a few words about

what we Americans should do as a
people, if we wish to promote bet-

tor relations with our neighbors to

the south." Bert /Wolfe, Workers
Age, July 15. —BILL.

Civil Liberties Under
The New Deal

Liberty Under the New Deal—The i>olice, it is found, have been the

QUESTION
BOX

Record for 1933-34. Published by

the Civil Liberties Union.

This pamphlet, issued by the

Civil Liberties Union in June, 1934

suffers obviously from the fact that

it could not include in its report

the red-batting and labor hating

terror that is now going on In San

Francisco and other cities of the

West Coast. A very definite short-

coming, however, of the pamphlet

—

Liberty Under the New Deal—is

that overbearing evidence is ad-

uced from cases in which the C. L.

V. was directly involved. Matters

being so, the review, of necessity,

suffers from an all too onesided ap-

proach to the general question of

liberty or repression under the New
Deal.

Militant Tone

All in all the pamphlet strikes a

fairly militant tone. Despite sec-

tion 7a of the NliA and despite all

the blabbering of the various

shades of pink in the labor move-

ment as to labor, at lust, coming

into its own, it is clearly pointed

out that the government in so far

as If has interceded in recent strike

struggles, has done so exclusively

on the side of the bosses.

The pamphlet Is summarized un-

der various headings such us

:

Courts, Laws, Strikes, Labor In-

junctions, Aliens, etc., etc. The

findings under some of these head-

ings is that a larger share of lib-

eral opinion had prevailed in this

last year than heretofore. The Civ-

il Liberties Union is particularly

happy over the Administration's ac-

tivity witli regard to the American

Indians. The bill restoring Indian

fribal lands and tribal autonomy,

etc., is described in the report us

a "milestone on fhe road to the Ia-

dians' recovering their lost inde-

pendence." Also, the report com-

ments favorably on the Administra-

tion's attitude towards the Amer-

ican colonies.

Roosevelt's Terror

Lynchings in the past year have

jumi>ed from ten the previous year

to twenty-eight. Troops have been

called out jn S states against strik-

ers. Over forty injunctions have

been issued by state courts restrict-

ling or suspending the right to or-

ganize, strike or to picket. More

than li> strikers have been killed

and over 200 wounded on picket

lines or in demonstrations. Sever-

ul hundred have been arrested. (It

must again be borne in mind that

the publication dale of the report

is June, 1934). Strikes or threat-

ened strikes have marked all the

great unorganized industries. The

most active agents of interference

with the rights to meet, speak, dis-

tribute liferaturd and to picket in

strikes. A bill intended to permit

political refugees asylum in the

United States was so changed as to

confine its provisions solely to re-

actionary Russians—Czarists and

enemies of the Soviet Union. The

C. L. U. fought for the veto of the

bill but it was signed.

A significant item under the head-

ing, Aliens, is that where the re-

port points out that the Labor De-

partment's policy has been "some-

what modified by the disaffiliation

of the Trade Union Unity League

from the Red International of I,a-

bor Unions." The price paid for

American recognition of Soviet Rus-

sia has, at least, "helped"' Frank

Borich, secretary of the National

Miners Union who had deportation

proceedings cancelled as a direct

result of the disaffiliation.

Why the Omissions?

And here permit us a few criti-

cisms of the Civil Liberties Union

which proclaims to be non-partisan

but goes out of its way in its ef-

forts to achieve a rapproachment

with the Stalinists. Under that

same heading, Aliens, one expected

to find a review—nay—a mere men-

tion of the Belussi case with which

the C. L. U. was involved. Not a

word, lit Los Angeles A. L. Wirin,

Beardsley and other lawyers con-

nected with fhe Union were instru-

mental in getting a reverse deci-

sion on appeal in an anti-picketing

case where one of our comrades,

Elsie Meyers, was involved — no

mention. In San Francisco where
our comrades were arrested and de-

fended by Austin Lewis—no men-

tion. But if some paper victory—

by now entirely in the iimbo of

memory only—by the National Min-

ers Union in Gallup, N. M., it is

hailed as "notable among the gains

of unionism." The winning of a

fighting union by the Minneapolis

truck drivers, the heroic battles of

fhe Toledo workers—no mention!

There were no Stalinists there.

The sins of the pamphlet are in

the main sins of omission. It would
serve little purpose here to debate

with fhe C. L. U. its "Ideal" con-

ception of government, its fighting

for the rights of all—Nazis includ-

ed. One can. however, hope that in

the future such reviews, as the pre-

sent, will begin to picture events

in the United States through their

own reflection and not from

the distorted reflections of the

cra/.v mirrors of Stalinism.

—GLEE.

COMRADE B-d, Newark. —The
proletariat in this country is made

up as follows: (1929 figures, wage

and salary earners—in thousands)

Agricultural 2,027

Electric light and power, gas 330

Mining 1.0&*

Manufacturing 9,890

Construction 1,300

New Castle Unemployed

Organize

Transporta 1 iou

Communication

Trade

finance

Government . .

.

Service

Miscellaneous .

2,305

533

1,422

3,003

4,838

2,255

Total 35,20u

There are about million owners

and tenant farmers, and 1,050,000

owners of retail stores. This latter

figure having been I/.lO,00T in

.1929.

Militant
Builders

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

Second Drive Ends

Local Hew York In the Lead.

The second Club Plan Sub drive

which ends August 1st has brought

in a total of 453 new subscribers

up to the present writing. A few

more are expected before the final

dale, if George Truhar's letter is

an indication. He writes, asking,

"Can I send in another 20 subs by

midnight of July 3ls.tr

New Subs Last Week

Bronx Spartacus Youth

Club 4

Bob Green (Bronx Br.) 15

Cleveland Br. (Truhar) 28

Chicago Branch S

M. V. Stone, Phila. 4

U. P., Mich. 4

63

Complete Record

Local New York 95

Cleveland Branch 0G

Chicago Branch 52

Minneapolis Branch 40

Los Angeles Branch 36

Philadelphia Brandt 10

Davenport Branch 12

Pittsburgh Branch 12

Youngstown Branch 8

Boston Branch 8

Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club 8

San Francisco Branch 8

Constance N. 8

New Haven Branch 8

Toronto 4

M. N. Stone, Phila. 4

Berkeley (Kogan) 4

A. S., N. Y. C. 4

O. P., Ludington, Mich. 4

Ben. L. and I. Porter 4

Leeser 4

New Castle Branch 4

New Castle Branch 4

Newark Branch 4

Oakland Branch 4

Springfield Branch 4

St. Louis Branch 4

Osborc, Frisco 4

Toronto Branch 4

Toronto Youth Club 4

Waukegan Branch 4

Ross Moran 4

A. L. Rumble 4
Jefferson Rail 4

Second Drive Total 453

First Drive Total 1014

Total for both drives 1467

new subs.

Org^Press
Campaign
That the capitalists are deter-

mined to break fhe resoluteness of

the workers in the present strike

wave was clearly evidenced during

the past week in California and in

Minneapolis.

Wholesale arrests, unwarranted

attacks on workers' halls, meeting

places and offices; surprise raids on

the homes of Individuals active in

the struggle. This is the record of

California "democracy" during the

pitst few days.

The workers' only response in

this situation is Organization. Or-

ganization is no abstraction, .A

living matter, its importance is in

the ideas it fosters and sponsors.

In the Communist League of Amer-

ica these ideas are the ideas of

Marxism and when you build the

Communist League you strike a

blow for the present and the future

of the revolutionary movement. Our
Orgiiniazt ion-Press campaign has

been conceived of as the weapon for

this task. When you support us in

this drive you strike a blow at the

white terror of the bosses.

Receipts

Total reported thus far ifL3G0.[J8

Total since last report 53.00

as follows:

R. Hermann, Chicago $ 1.00

Podell, Brooklyn 1.00

M. Meisel 1-00

Manhattan Branch, N. Y 1.55

M. M., N.Y.C 5.1)0

(from B. Bass $1.50)

Stylus, Bronx Br 1.00

Local New York 31.25

Sterling $ 5.00

Manne 10.00

E. R 5.00

J. W. party .... 11.25

Collin, Brooklyn LOO
Anonymous. N.Y.C 1.00

Cleveland (Abrams) 80

Boston Branch (Bblan> 1.00

Anonymous, N.Y.C 1.00

Cleveland Branch 4.00

M. R., Los A 1.00

Boston Branch (Bolan) 1.50

A Friend, N.Y.C 50

Special Note:

All those who have received cou-

pon books and have not yet re-

sponded or returned the book, will

kindly do so and so avoid the nec-

essity of sending them a follow up
In the last issue, an error was
made in reporting the returns from

New York Local. The total was
$57,25 for all the branches. Not as

it appeared, $57.25 in addition to

what the branches turned In. An-

other error was the contribution

from A. Konikow of Boston. It

should have been $5, not $15.

SARA ,W., N. Y.—Where did you

hear that the Stalinists had three

positions on tin: Saar plebiscite?

You must have reference to the Ap-

peal to the Saar Workers by the

I. S. where it states: "At first they

(the Stalinists—ed.) stood uncon-

ditionally for iel urn to Germany

,

then Ihey spouted hollow phrases

abuut a Soviet Germany and finally

in the last hour came out for the

status yuo."

Apparently, the first two are but

two luces of ilie same coin. If

{ UcsoUll ion of the Presidium of the

Communist International, adopted

April 1, I933j •'the establishment of

an open fascist dictatorship ... ac-

celerates the rate of Germany's de-

velopment towards proletarian rev-

olution" then the best thing for

the Saar workers would be a re-

turn to '"revolutionary" Germany.

This is the logic of the first posi-

tion held by thu Stalinists, and talk

ot a Soviet Ui-nnuny is merely a

part of it.

JL i&, of course, impossible for us

to give you any official reason for

the change because the Stalinists

simply don't give any. In an ar-

ticle entitled "The Communist Po-

sition in lite Saar Question" (Daily

Worker, July iy, 1934) a certain W.

.Mueller condemns the -'Back to

Germany" slogans as follows: "To

advocate union with Hitler Ger-

many would mean to betray the

workers, would mean to advocate

[heir being placed under the heel

of Hitler fascism" ; and then he

fails to explain the change in posi-

tion as follows: "They (the C. P.—
ed.) declare most emphatically . . .

that the Communists are making a

'voile lace*, that the tactics pursued

by the Communists in the Saar

were and are correct. They could

not make the tactical decision they

are now making six mouths or a

year ago, because the development

of the class forces and the sudden

or unexpected turns in events be-

fore the holding of the plebiscite

might have rendered it necessary

to adopt another attitude in the

Saar question." (Can you make
head or fail of this hodge-podge?)

Why the change, still remains un-

answered. The turn cannot be at-

tributed to a change in the Stal-

inist position concerning the pres-

ent situation in Germany. The

same \v. Mueller states: "With the

tactics they are adopting, the Com-
munists deliberately turn the atten-

tion of the proletarians in the Saar

District and of all countries to the

revolutionary upsurge which is tak-

ing place undw the leadership of

the C.P.G."

Can the change be attributed to

pressure from the workers. This

may be a factor.

However, the most likely of rea-

sons, in harmony with the entire

Stalinist nationalistic approach, is

fhe fact that the Soviet Union

stands ready to join the League of

Nations which uow nominally rules

the Saar.

New Castle, Pa., July '23.—Ori-

ginality and versatility are two of

the many ijualities which the pro-

gressive workers of New Castle

IHissess, if one is to judge by their

record over many years. This town

years ago had what was known as

one of the Reddest locals of the

Socialist Party in the country. It

elected a Socialist administration

in I90'>. In the early days, a local

workers' press was published here,

the name of which is still well re-

membered by the old timers. Dur-

ing the World War, a large local

of the Industrial Workers of the

World nourished here and defied

IMtltce repressions in their anti-war

act i lily. The- local workers have

likewise distinguished themselves

by the great battles which they

waged against, the Steel Trust, es-

IH-ciiilly in 1000 and 11J19. They

took an awful beating in both

strikes; the unions were success-

fully broken up by a combination

ofthe strategy employed by the

Trust and the traitorous maneou-
ver.s of the A. F. of L. skates in the

Amalgamated Association, in edu-

cational activity, the vanguard

workers here have sponsored many
forums and lectures which may
well have become models for the

workingclass everywhere. And
now, as If to crown their forty-year

labor record, they have organized

their own unemployed organization,

the Co-Operative Workers of Ameri-

ca.

Movement Under Way
The C. W. of A. organized at a

mass meeting held early in the

spring of this year. The workers'

commit lees picked Kaster Sunday as

Stalin Keeps His

Promises

Goethals - Strikebreaker

..An elaborate military plan for

breaking the proposed general

strike of the railroad unions thir-

teen years ago was revealed to the

press this week by Major Elihu

Church, who assisted Major Gen.

George W. Goethals, engineer in

charge of Panama Canal, in pre-

paring the plan.

Had the strike taken place, it

was planned to institute martial

law in all strategic areas, requisi-

tion all trucks, and set aside roads

for the sole use of the strikebreak-

ing military.

Goethals and Church were then

members of the Port of New York

Authority. Among the steps car-

ried out. was a census, worked out

with motor vehicle authorities in

New York and New Jersey, "of ev-

ery motor truck In the city and

their capacities In terms of ton-

miles on a twenty-four hour basis".

"Military authorities of both states,

as well as of the regular army,"

said Church, "were consulted and a

plan worked out for the strategic

use of available troops to act as

convoys for the food trucks."

Like the San Francisco and Min-

neapolis authorities. General Goeth-

als planned to break the strike un-

der the guise of transporting food".

No one who has read the N. Y.

Times for July 20, will say thai

Stalin does not live up to the com-
mitments which his righthand man
Litvinofl made to President Roose-
velt in return for recognition of

Soviet Russia. In an article by the

New York Times, July 21, corres-

pondent lor Russia, Harold Denny,
discussing the Seventh World Con-

gress of the Comintern, which it is

stated will be held in the Fall, the

following I'onutients are made:

"An interesting feature is that

most of the data on the coming
meeting published in Soviet press

are translations from Communist
publications in other countries.

This is probably motivated by a

desire to make Moscow appear less

the center of the world revolution."

We had always been given to

understand that the Communist
party of the U.S.S.R. was the lead-

ing parly of the Communist Inter-

national and that its - voice was
most influential in shaping world

l>olicies. This fact quoted in the

Times does not lead us to change

our position to fhe effect that some
other party of the Comintern has

taken the place of the C.l'.S.O.—it

wouldn't make much difference to

exchange one corpse for another

—

but that the World Congress, [>ost-

poned for live years will merely he

a rubber-stamp for all the crimes of

Stalinism.

Further down the correspondent

says "it is interesting and perhaps

significant to note that not only the

Soviet publications, but Communist
parly utterances, including state-

ments in behalf of the Comintern
do not menlioii the rutted States."

The interests of the national pol-

icy of the ruling cliuue in the Sov-

iet Union have developed to such a
point where it has become possible

fur the theoreticians of the Stalin

regime to "analyze" the world sit-

uation and omit the United Stales

the economic and jxilitical pivot of

international events today, from
their calculations.

Hut it is not always that the

United Stales is left out of consid-

eration .sometimes says Denny,
"Since recognition the tone of the

government and parly has been ex-

tremely friendly ( !) towards us. . .

News of strikes in San Francisco

and other American cities is being

published in the press here, but

without comment,"
Communists, are arrested, jailed

and beaten, headquarters are
smashed, a general strike such as
America has not seen for years
shocks the bourgeoisie of the coun-

try and then is betrayed. And the

Soviet press has nothing to say but
publish the news. What a let-down

since the days of Lenin.

an appropriate time, showing their

contempt for "days and seasons."

Since that date, the C. W. of A. has

been representing the interests of

the C.W.A. and the R.W.D. workers.

Now that the Trust's Tin Plate

mills here have shut down to one-

half capacity, the C. W. of A. shall

represent the interests of every un-

employed worker in New Castle.

This developed at a mass meeting

held Monday, July 23, at Dean
Park. After hearing a fine report

from their chairman, and a stirring

address from one of their militant

organizers, the meeting got down to

the business of organizing every

ward in the city and the county

districts as well. Ward and town-

ship committees were named by the

workers volunteering their services.

It is now in order to estimate

this organization's prospects and to

prescribe or describe certain condi-

tions nude which is can become out-

standing in the labor movement.
Provided that the C. W. of A. can

fulfill certain conditions, its future

is bright, as it appears that the

United States is entering a new

epoch of class struggles. The Gov-

ernment is daily revealing the ac-

tual content of the new deal. The
public debt grows at the expense of

the workingclass. The economic

index fails. And the workingclass

is becoming organization-conscious;

nil these and more form a back-

ground against which the C. W. of

A. may stand out. There are at

least two conditions with which the

C. W, of A. must comply if it would

play its role well : First, it must
recognize the Federal, State, Coun-

ty and Muncipal governments and

all their agencies (es|>ecially the re-

lief agencies), as parts of a ma-

chine all under the control of the

capitalists; second, it must logically

conduct all its activity in conson-

ance with the recognition of point

one.

Forward to New Positions

So far the leadership of the U. W.
of A. has been characterized by

much dependence uu the Federal

and State relief agencies, the R.W.
1). administration, etc. Now with

the personal record of the leaders

of the C. W. of A. we have no quar-

rel ; (bey are conscientious in the

lierformance of their duties as they

understand them, but this is insuf-

ficient. To lead; the unemployed
effectively, they must recognize the

role of the New Deal and its agen-

cies. This, we grant, comes by ex-

perience in tl>o case of the wide
masses. In the case of the leaders,

it means that if they cannot aid the

unemployed to understand the ex-

periences through which lliey pass,

the leaders must give way to others

who can by their policies and lead-

ership, give expression to the suc-

cessive stages of mass conscious de-

velopment and also aid its evolu-

tion. The tendency so far of the

present leadership has been to re-

pose faith in the New Deal. They
must expose it, while exhausting all

possible agencies of relief. The
leaders of the (,'. W. of A. do have
a militant policy against evictions.

This is good. Apply this militant

attitude in its dealngs with the New
Deal agencies and great victories

shall result. Take up the cases of

workers refused relief, who have
recently lost work. Rely only on
mass pressure. Forward to new
jtositions! — A.. L. L.

THE WORLD
OF LABOR

Jean Tomasini Dead
Comrade Jean Tomasini, a young,

promising member of the Bronx
Branch of tho Communist League
of America, died Thursday, July 19

after a protracted illness. All the
comrades who knew and worked
with her are deeply grieved by her
jiassing from our midst when her
work in the Communist movement
had but begun.

Towards a Western European

Congress of Workers

At present, beginnings of broad

united front movements have al-

ready been commenced in France,

Spain, Belgium, Holland, and Eng-

land, and while the whole move-
ment is still only in its initial stage,

it is already evident that this offers

not only the best but the only way
of checking the development of

Fascism ami turning the tide In fa-

vor of tile working class.

In Spain where the first perma-

nent united front organization, the

Worker^ Alliance against Reaction

and Fascism was formed, the move-

ment lontinues to make great head-

way. In spite of the sabotage of

the socialist and anarcho-syndical-

ist leaders, the most important sec-

tors of the labor movement are ad-

hering to the Workers Alliance un-

der pressure of the evolutionary

minorities within their ranks. The
Stalinists and the Anarchists con-

tinue to betray the general interests

of the working class for those of

their own particular! group. For-

tunately both sectarian tendencies

are becoming ever more isolated

from the proletarian masses. The
experiences thus far in Spain

demonstrates the possibility of de-

veloping broad united front move-

ments in the present period, in spite

of all the sabotage and betrayals

of reformists and sectarians. It

demonstrates the inherent ability of

the proletariat to overcome the di-

visions existing within its ranks.

The western European Workers
Alliances have before them the

task of smashing Fascism and lay-

ing the basis for the Soviet United

States of Europe.

The last number of the Interna-

tional Bulletin of the Internation-

alist -Communists, poses the ques-

tion of an international conference

of the Workers Alliances of France,

Spain, Belgium, Holland, England.

• » *

Towards the New Party in Chile

Ke ,eutiy, the Communist Left of

Chile, Section of the League of In-

ternationalist Communists and,

which has broad influence among
ilio workers, signed a pact with the

Communist Youth Opposition,

agreeing for joint action in build-

ing the Fourth International. The
Communist Youth Opposition is an
autonomous organization, spontan-

eously revolting against the Stalin-

ist bureaucracy, which split away
from the official Y.C.L. several

months ago,

Of all the South American conn-

tries, It is in Chile that the move-
ment for the new party Is most ad-

vanced. The steady, consistent

work of the Bolshevik Leninists in

the Industries and in the unions is

laying .be basis for a real Commu-
nist Party. Although lacking rela-

tively great resources that the

Stalinists have at their disposal,

our comrades are making them-

selves /eit in every field. A new
fortnigi.tly newspaper has been

launched under the name "Izouier-

da" (Left) which is a great Im-

pi'ovcii>":it ove; the bulletin pub-

lished previously.

One indication of the fear of the

ruling classes for the Communist
Left, is indicated by fhe recent at-

tack rui our parliamentary repre-

sentative, Comrade Emiio Zapata
by the carabineers. Comrade Zap-
ata was shot in the head and seri-

ously injured in what appears to

have been an attempt to assassinate

him.

Place Orders for the

New International

League Branches are requested

fo place their orders for the

second issue of the NEW INTER-
NATIONAL at once, in case they
wish to increase their bundle
order. Orders not placed in ad-

vance cannot lie guaranteed ship-

ment. The first issue was sold

out completely.

Send orders for bundles or sub-
scriptions to

:

TUB NEW INTERNATIONAL
STATION D, P.O. BOX 119

NEW YORK, N. Y.

MceiNLienT rvn rnrs
Saturday, August 18th, 1934

^"^WtffWS

Dancing

Entertainment

Refreshments

S. •». SEACATE
Leaving Pier II, East Hirer, foot Wall St, at 6 P.M.

Ticket $1.00

Auspices: International Workers School, 144 Second Avenue, N. Y. C.

Regional Conference of the

Catalonian Workers Alliance

The Workers' Alliance of Cata-
lonia united front organization of

the workers of all the main political

tendencies of that region, held its

First Regional Conference on June
ITHi. This was during the height

of the agitation over the Catalonlan
land law, when the relations be-

tween the central and regional gov-
ernments were very strained. The
Conference adopted a resolution

stating that in the event of the es-

tablishment, of an independent Ca-
talonian Republic, the Workers Al-

liance would defend Catalonia
against any attack of the central

government and would rally the
proletariat of all Spain to its de-

fense. At the same time an effort

should be made to transform; the
Cataloniau Republic into a Socialist

republic.

The following immediate de-

mands were formulated by the Re-
gional Conference In which dele-

gates from Syndicalist, Socialist,

trade union and independent Com-
munist organizations represented
the majority of the proletariat of
Catalonia: The arming of the work-
ers, complete liberty of organization
and propaganda for all workers* or-

ganiation, expropriation of the
estates of the most active leaders of
the Regionalist "LLIGA", the clos-

ing of all Fascist centers, arrest of
the Fascist leaders, and the forty-
four hour week in all branches of
industry.

Steps were also taken at the Con-
ference for the coordination of the
activities of the Workers Alliances
throughout the country.

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUB
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I. Capitalism Breeds Crime
There is practically not^a large

industrial city where some kidnap-

ping has not occurred during the

last few mouths. All along the

newspapers have been carrying sen-

sational reports of the kidnapping

of tbls or that scion of wealth. The
paid press, which remains curiously

indifferent to the poverty and de-

gradation of ten million Americ-un

working men and women, and
which always retains a sober "im-

partiality" when it reports the beat-

ing or even the shooting of a strik-

ing dock worker, miner, etc., man-
aged to work itself up into a verit-

able frenzy against this danger to

the life, liberty and the pursuit of

happiness (of the millionaires) and
hysterically demanded the death

penalty for all offenders. The cor-

rupt legislatures— these mighty,

these Just, these disinterested "pub-

lic servants" forgot about the gas

trust and power corporations for a,

whole day and passed still more
vicious laws to combat the "crime

wave".

Catching- Suckers

What was disquieting about the

"crime wave", from our point of

view, was the pitch of indignation

to which the press succeeded in

arousing many working men against

the criminals. (We mean those that

were caught, as distinguished from
the catchers.) The press, the radio

and the news services put on the

high pressure valve and hysterical

letters poured into the offices of the

City editors demanding that some-

thing be clone about it, while armed
posses were reported to have been

organized around Arizona a"nd Cali-

fornia.

Doesn't that really sound prepos-

terous?

Here we are in the year of our

lord 1»34, where thousands, literally

thousands of young men are being

butchered off every day in South
America and China and right here

In the U.S.A.—four workers shot to

death at the Ban Francisco Embar-
cadero, fifty-five wounded and one

killed in Minneapolis, another

worker electrocuted to death the

other week in Milwaukee during

the car strike, unemployed workers
committing suicide every day ; still

nobody seems to get excited. But
have one hair hurt of the head of

a millionaire, or any other parasite

and then the press begins to carry

reports of loud voiced young attor-

neys who tell us of the sanctity of

the law and the lire-works begin in

real earnest I

Who Pays the Press?

That shows just about as clearly

as anything else what interests cur

press serves and what is very im-

portant, with what infinite ease

they can stir up millions of people

to an hysterical pitch, and divert

their thoughts from their own mfs-

ery. (Remember 1914?) Such ev-

ents give up again a sharp warning
that we must reexamine with a fine

toothed comb everything we read

in their press.

About this thing of kidnappings

and crime In general, we workers
have no reason to become indignant

at this or that sensational murder
which the press reports, or Join in

with the Chambers of Commerce
and the lawyers of the American
Bar Association in demanding more
brutal punishments against offend-

ers. What judges and lawyers call

"crime" is nothing but an out-

growth of the system in which we
live, with its exploitation and dis-

crimination and poverty and hung-

er. And as long as this system of

exploitation is allowed to remain,

so long will crime exist no matter
how vicious the laws that are

passed.

Only One Way Out
The only way that crime can be

abolished is to give people a decent

chance to live ; is to abolish all

private property, all monopoly and
exploitation and then no man will

go out to commit burglary when his

house is well stocked with food and
necessary clothing and no woman
will walk the streets when she has

a comfortable home of her own.
liearned professors may write books

about the criminal mind and how
some people are naturally bad just

as the rest of us are naturally good'

law-abiding citizens—but that is all

nonsense i There is no such thing

as a natural criminal. You can
examine any set of statistics, of any
of our larger cities and you will

find that Invarfably 99% of all

crimes committed are crimes

against property and are due solely

to unemployment, to poverty and
to want.

Why is it that so many of our

young men must embark upon a

career of "crime"? Why must so

many of young working boys vio-

late the "law"?
The Biggest Grab of All

Simply because 90% of all our

wealth lies in the hands of 10%
of the people. Solely because a

pack of robber barons have mono-
polized the earth to themselves,

have stolen all the forests, the oil

lands, the coal, the copper and iron

ore and have passed laws to com-
pel the rest of us to pay tribute to

them.
When you go out and try to find

a. plot of land to cultivate you find

that everything has been fenced off

long before you came, and a large

sign planted in front, "Private Pro-

perty—Keep Out."

When you go into a city and want
to ride on the subway or the street

cars, you find that you are compel-
led to pay live or ten cents for some-
thing that is not worth more than
21, simply because the bankers who
own the transportation companies
have bribed the state legislatures

and have passed laws compelling all

ol us to pay tribute to them.
When you go home and want to

cook something on yqur stove, you
find that you are being held up by
the great Consolidated, who can
generally furnish enough light so

that the state legislature can see it,

as was revealed at the recent inves-

tigation at Albany.
And when you go out and want to

find some work, there is no job to

be gotten, simply because of the

greed and the grasping of a small

clique of bankers, industrialists and
landowners who have stolen so

much of our wealth, that the rest

ot us can hardly buy back anything

ol what we have produced.

When you do find work, three-

quarters of what you produce is

stolen by the owner and the boss.

And so we workers find wherever
we may turn, we are surrounded
by a hungry pack of wolves, who
have fenced everything off for them-
selves, robbed everything, and then

turned around and passed laws
compelling us to keep our hands off.

Under conditions of that sort,

lacing the choice of slow extinction

or "crime", of course, many of the

more during young boys take the

latter choice and when they strike

ou& and attempt to grab a morsel

of all that has been stolen by the

Astors and Vauderbilts and Morg-
ans and Mellons they are clapped

into jail for violating •law" while

the jackals of the yellow press cry

for their blood.

The big criminals, who have stol-

en more than ali the petty thieves

in the county jails put together
never violate the law.

They are the respectable citizens,

who make speeches and build

churches arid jails.

They have made the laws and
therefore have no need of breaking
them.

And the more these robber bar-

ons steal and plunder, the more
many of the poor sons of the work-
ing class piust go out and commit
crime" in order to live.

Some of us may not realize it at

the time, but it is always hard
economic need which drives them
towards it. when young women
prostitute their bodies, we know it

is not because they don't go to

church often enough, but because
the lawyers and giant corporations
have appropriated all the wealth
and have deprived some girls of a

chance of life and we know that
the Morgans and the Rockefellers

are responsible and not the girl who
walks the streets.

Here and there, some person with
a peculiar formation of the brain,

may commit some senseless, weird
crime, for no apparent reason, and
receive great notoriety in our press,

but these crimes are so rare as to

be practically insignificant. By and
large il is the poor who are forced

to crime and it is they who fill our
prisons and jails and who furnish

the victims of the law. Such crimes
can never be abolished by revenge-
ful laws. They will only disappear
when workers get a, chance to live

and get in on some of the good
tilings of life. Only whew all mono-
poly1 and exploitation is abolished
and when the workers will receive

DAILY WORKER TELLSALL
Many have been and are the

boasts of the Stalinists; of their

numbers and influence over greater

numbers ; of the organizations they

have built — trade unions, unem-

ployed councils, fraternal societies,

it whole catalogue of them; of the

strikes and demonstrations they

have led ; of the gains they have

won for the workers. For the most

part their vauntings were like the

wind. The small gains they won,

now here, now there, have been lost

or eclipsed in the greater offensive

of the second strike wave of the

"recovery era" The organizations

they built have crumbled to dust or

are paper shells. Over the Stalin-

ists, history has marked the cross

of death.

The Daily Worker itself offers

continuous evidence of the isolation

of the Stalinists from the American

workingc lass. In its columns there

is .a continuous bleating and whin-

ing about the failure of the party

membership to carry out the al-

ways-correct line and root itself in

the trade unions; become a factor

in the great strike struggles; get

subs; all those activities for which

a revolutionary party is created.

Circulation Figures

Perhaps most damning of all are

the figures of the circulation of the

Daily Worker published on June IS)

in connection with the drive for

twenty thousand new readers, it-

self part of the drive to double the

Duily's circulation by January 1,

1035. Fifteen years after the

launching of the Communist Party,

in the fifth year of an unprecedent-

ed crisis, with more than ten mil-

lion unemployed, in the midst of a

great offensive by labor, with no

daily working class papers with

which to compete, the circulation

of the Daily Worker, the main or-

ganizer of the Stalinist Communist
party is only thirty-one thousand a

day ! Is this not a confession of

failure and isolation?

The Daily's figures apply nation-

ally to twenty-six districts. In only

five—-New York exclusive of the

Buffalo urea, Philadelphia, Cleve-

land, Detroit, and Chicago has the

daily a circulation of more than

one thousand i More than forty

percent of the total circulation

comes from New York, presumably

New York City and vicinity. In

Detroit, center of the great automo-

bile industry, the Stalinists admit

their failure with a circulation of

only 1,595. In Pittsburgh, center

of the steel industry, it is even

worse with 481. In Birmingham
where their work in the Scottsboro

case gave them a base for work and

influence they have a circulation of

only 301. In the important cities

of St. Louis and Buffalo they have

respectively 226 and 529. So it is

with other cities and districts

—

nothing to bear out their boasting.

Readers and Members
Let us take another look at the

figures. They will tell us more.

The circulation of the revolutionary

press has always been considerably

larger than the party membersnip.

The reasons are obvious. The Stal-

inists generally exaggerate the dif-

ference. Thus in Germany today

where the Lovesfoneites accord

them twenty thousand members in

the underground they claim a week-

ly circulation for the illegal Rote

Fahne of a million and a half! But
here in the U. S. where they claim

twenty-four thousand members they

admit to only thirty-one thousand

readers of their daily press. So
little is their influence. And what

of the hundred and twenty-five

thousand members they say they

lime in the T.L-.U.L. unions? Don't
these revolutionary workers read

the Daily Worker? Evidently they

don't. Or to put it as it is, the

circulation figures proi e they
haven't got a hundred and twenty-

five thousand workers in the sec-

tarian and impotent T.U.U.L. ''un-

ions" And it demonstrates, lie as

they will, on the basis of the party

membership, that the influence of

the party press does not extend far

beyond the membership.
The figures are a balance sheet

to date of the Stalinist's disruption

in the revolutionary and labor

movements. No "explanation" by

them can explain away the dismal

failure their own figures reveal.

Look at the quotas for the twen-

ty-six districts in the drive for

twenty thousand of the thirty-one

thousand new readers in two
months! Half of this twenty thou-

sand is assigned to New York ! For
the rest of the country, for the

Minneapolises, Toledos, Milwaukees
and West Coasts to come—'ten thou-

sand new readers

!

The other quotas arc equally re-

vealing. The same issue which
gives all these revealing figures in-

timates that the S.M.I. r. was "pre-

paring strikes despite betrayal" by
Tigbe and the Committee of Ten.

If that were the ease they must
have had it in mind to raise the

pitiable circulation in the Pitts-

burgh district from 481. Their real

perspective in this situation is to be

found not ill the "news" columns,

nor the editorials, nor anywhere
save in the circulation quotas for

the district. There are more than

four hundred thousand steel work-

ers. The quota Is 300! The strike

talk is for the reader and to fool

the gullible.

I^ess tlaii 4,000 for Steel

It is true that not more than all

of the four hundred thousand steef

workers are in and around Pitts-

burgh. There are some in Buffalo

;

the quota there is 320. Birming-

ham—200; Cleveland—900 ; Chicago
—2,000; total less than four thou-

sand.

The Pittsburgh figures must also

apply to the thousands of miners in

the district as well as the steel

workers. Similar "perspectives" ob-

tain for the other industries. In

the figures, not the "news" and
"editorials" are to be found tlie

real perspectives of the Stalinists.

It is a confession of bankruptcy.

Were we to take the Stalinists at

their word and accept them and

their party as the representative*

of the Bolshevik October and the

bearers of the traditions of Marx
and Lenin, as the Lovestoneites do,

we should have to conclude that

there is no hope for Marxism in the

United States. But we need not

accept the Stalinists at their word.

They are no longer the representa-

tives of the Bolshevik October. It

is true they try to cloak themselves

with its glorious traditions, but

they have betrayed it. No longer

a revolutionary party, they are a

reactionary force. Their blatant

claims makes an even less serious

impression on the working class

which turns from them with repug-

nance and bitterness.

There is a great future for Marx-
ism in the United States as all over

the world. That future lies with

the Fourth International and its

American section. Encouraged by

the" self-confessed bankruptcy of

the Stalinists, let us put new ener-

gy into the work of rooting the

Fourth International in the U. S.

!

Let us build the new revolutionary

Communist Party ! —T. STAMM.

back in some form the wealth that

they have produced, only when the

bankers and capitalists ami land-

lords are overthrown and the work-
ers will become partners in produc-

tion undo a collective Socialist So-

ciety.

15. Ho iv Capitalism Reforms Itself.

j,a..i summer, at about Luis time,

all Luc liberals were ivalking around
witn broad, contestLeu smiles on
uieir laces, saying "i lold you so.

'uiiu was the time, as we roinein-

oer, i-cruinand recora, as counsel

tor the senate Banning Committee,
was investigating Luc cankers alio

stocK market ui'oKei'b, ami even
mough important priuses or lUc in-

vestigation were suppressed, enough
uirl anu iiltli was revealed to sat-

isfy me iituat moon-thirsty iiiuck-

iMker. We all rcinemuer me juicy

uoLaiis; tne "niLoresUng' insiue

list, me siiangc worKiu&s oj the

income tai law so ihaL J. 1'. Mor-
gan uid noL nave lo pay u cent in

income taxes for live years, etc.,

etc.

Now this is just what we've

been talking uooul ' the liberals

expijmeu lo u.-,. Public Opinion

loices au investigation, the scoun-

drels and wrung uoers are pumslieil,

a law is passed preventing such

abuses m me luture.''

"bta i us 4do Aute Helium"

il is months now Unit the inves-

tigation lias emmi. Congress has

aujourucu. ii is fitting that we
sum up Uie results gaiueu, u auy.

nave we gamed aiij tiling .' Have
uie wurkeis guinea anything, as a

ivaiin oi Uie proiruoted investiga-

tion^.' iJa\e jloigiiii or tils pals

uueu deprived oi Uicir wealiaV No
one in Congress even dared sug-

gest as much: (.John J. Astor,

orolher-in-iuw of liooscvett's pal,

can still spend two million dollars

on his Drue and have it smeared
arrogantly across Uie headlines lor

the unemployed lo read.) Is there

any less cheating or tmevery now
than last year? is the stock mark-

el perhaps run more honestly?

(Trjiug to run a stock market hon-

estly is something like lighting a

war without hurting anybody.)

Way, j'ust a few mouths ago, Ar-

thur Cutten, Uie grain speculator,

raised the price ol wheat and kept

it up, while thousands of workers

did not have the price of a loaf of

bread etc., etc.

Our liberal friends reply to us,

"True, the results of the 1'eoora in-

vestigation have buen uisappoiut-

ing, but at least now we win have

i he Mucit Exchange regulated."

•lne Itigilt Man lor the ltight Job"

Yes, out of that whole investiga-

tion, nothing has remained but a

bill to "regulate" the stock ex-

change. (Just as our gas and elec-

tric companies are 'regulated")

and even that is nothing but a

cheap farce to throw dust into the

eyes ot the gullible. After months

of haggling and bargaining at

Washington a stock-exchange bill

was passed by Congress which was
so meaningless that even the million

dollar Corporation lawyer, Samuel
I." ntermeyer, raised his voice in

protest ! But the corporations were

not satisfied even with that. These

shrewd men realized that about

ai)'/i- of the importance of a law

depends upon the people who are

enforcing it, and so they saw to it

that the President appointed Jos.

1'. Kennedy to the chairmanship of

the Stock Exchange Commission.

"The right man for the right job",

as the business men say. Had the

Presidetit combed the country from

New York to 'Frisco he could not

have found a more fitting candidate

to regulate the exchanges.

Last winter, right in the midst

of the Pecora investigations, Jos.

P. Kennedy carried on a wild man-
ipulation with Harry Sinclair and
his partner Mason Day, both of

whom served prison sentences, in

the so-called repeal-stocks.

In a few months, they made a

profit of $305,000 by buying and'

selling a million shares of the Llb-

hy-Owen-Ford Glass Co. stock. Of

this sum Mr. Kennedy received the

modest sum of $00,000 without hav-

ing to put up a cent.

Pontius Investigates Pilate

And this Jos. P. Kennedy, the

worst kind of Wall St. speculator,

is going to watch over Wall St. to

see that it goes "straight"; and just

to show the confidence they have in

the man, Pecora (another member
of the commission) who viciously

attacked this very same pool in the

Senate Banking Report, has just

turned over bis proxy to Kennedy,

permitting the latter to vote for him

at meetings. This is just to show

how seriously they take the whole

investigation.

Thus the net results—after an

investigation costing hundreds of

thousands of dollars—money finding

its existence from the blood and

brawn and muscle of the American
working man and woman we are

going to have a Wall St. speculator,

regulating Wall St. The President's

gratuitous Insult to the intelligence

of the workers, by this appointment,

will not l>e forgotten by us. This

glaring contrast between the words
and deeds of the President will help

thousands of workers to realize

more than anything else, that capi-

italism can never reform itself, and
can live only by exploitation and
robbery. And only a workers' gov-

ernment working for Socialism can

provide real justice to the working

class and humanity as a whole.

The Significance of the United Front
Between the C.P. and S.F. in France
The turn of the Communist party

and the pressure from the left in

the Socialist party has finally led

to the organization of unity of ac-

tion between these two parties.

Thus the theory of social-fascism

crumbles to dust, thus it becomes
clear that by our intransigeant

struggle for the united front from
organization to organization we
have correctly interpreted the un-
deniable will of the toiling masses.
We must say very clearly. A new

stage is opened heiore us new. We
have not before us a chance zig-zag,

or a maneuver for a day. It is a
question ot a whole policy, whose
development will be replete in re-

sults. For the present we will limit

ourselves to the principal features

of this policy.

Firstly, wliat we Iiaie here is a
victory of the workers themselves.

Since February (j, unity of action

has been the fundamental demand
of the workers who see in it the

first prerequisite for the success of

their struggle. In every form and
in the various centrist and demo-
cratic parties and organizations a

pressure in this direction has been

exercised from the very heart of

the popular masses. Tile German
experience has not been in vain.

The movement towards the left

grew in the Socialist party drawing
its main force in the Seine and in

a number of provincial federations.

The struggle of Doriot in the Com-
munist party reflected the same
state of things. Similarly in the

trade unions a movement towards
organic unity grew and deepened.

On the other hand numerous Vigi-

lance Committees and Workers Al-

liance dotted the country. Ju

thousands of localities they main-

tained the connection between di-

vers organizations which found
themselves literally thrown upon

each other on February 12th. Even
the Amsterdam movement was
torced to consider a change in its

form.

For weeks and mouths (particu-

larly in April and Mayj the action

of the leading bureaucrats was ex-

ercised against the realization of

the united front of organizations,

that is against the masses. But ac-

tion from below continued to bring

the fighters of different tendencies

and social groups together against

Fascism. In June, these demonstra-

tions were more extensive, more
solid, more frequent. The hour was
approaching when the bureaucrats

would have to surrender.

From this point of view and in

the degree that it reflects a pres-

sure, a rising of the proletarian

masses, vast perspectives are op-

ened for a united front movement.

As we said months ago and repeat-

ed hundreds of times in the strug-

gle against Hitler in (Jermany, the

constitution of a massed proletari-

an group can develop courage, hope

and militancy, can push the strug-

gle to a higher stage, in a word

can create pre-revolutionary condi-

tions.

In this sense we hopefully greet

the realization of an action which
embodies the profound correctness

of our previous proposals and pre-

pares a broader arena of struggle

lor the working class.

But it is essential to have com-

plete clarity on the new situation

facing us and therefore to develop

our analysis further.

Consideration should be given to

the form of exl!lusiiei»ess the en-

tente between the a. P. and the

C. P. has taken. While at the pre-

sent time it includes tne most im-

portant sections of the working

class, the apparatuses of these par-

lies appear to have consorted not

A NON-AGGKESSION PACT
1. The theory of "social Fas-

cism" which has become a mockery
continues to remain an obstacle to

revolutionary policy. If reformists

are the same as fascists, how can

the Stalinists address Pontius with

tne proposal to struggle against

Pilate? This patent absurdity

greatly facilitates the maneuvres of

the reformists.

2. The socialist congress at Tou-

louse declared in its resolution that

it is necessary to set up defense

groups against fascism but that

these groups must not be used as

an instrument for the seizure of

power. This clear declaration com-
pletely confirms our estimate of the

Socialist party as a party of bour-

geois democracy. It does not want
to give up its position to fascism

without a struggle bdt it is not at

all disposed to overthrow the rule

of capital. Thus, the united front

can pursue only definite, immediate,

practical tasks: above all the strug-

gle against fascism. This realistic

manner of posing the question pre-

supposes, in any case, the abandon-

ment of the idiotic theory of social

fascism.

3. Blum—S. I', leader— states

:

"We are ready to make a united

front, but you must cease attacking

us". In other words, Blum is ready

to accept collaboration in the de-

fense against fascism only if his

collaborator changes bis opinion of

Blum, or desists from saying what
he thinks of him. But is not this

absurd? When passengers of a

stage coach are held up they de-

fend themselves without inquiring

into the opinions that they have

about each other.

4. Blum only increases the ab-

surdity and the erroneousness of

his position by writing : "The work-

ers will not understand how we can
attack each other and at the same
time make a united front." It is

quite obvious that Blum under-

stands well the psychology of min-

isters, o£ parliaments, of salons and
editorial offices ; but he under-

stands absolutely nothing of the

psychology of the proletariat. Every
worker will say ; "If the Commu-
nists and the Socialists make a bloc

despite their irreconcilable differ-

ences, it means that the danger is

really mortal: it means that we
must redouble our efforts, it means
that we must arm ourselves."

Messrs. leaders, you must not take

the workers for babes in the woods.

You need not color and mask reali-

ty. You must tell the workers the

truth.

5. The Stalinists reply to Blum

:

"Wq will not criticize you within

the limits of the tasks of the united

front, but we reserve the right of

criticizing you in other questions.

One absurdity is piled upon anoth-

er : in reality, the differences re-

tain their force also in what con-

cerns the tasks and methods of the

united trout. One cannot renounce

the right to criticize in the most

important field and at the most
critical moment, in the field of

struggle against fascism. But cri-

ticism of indecision, of semi-meas-

ures and parliamentary illusions ol

reformism should not and does not

have to prevent the taking of prac-

tical steps in common.
«. Leon Blum is too experienced

a politician not to know that no

party, under no circumstances can

renounce the struggle for the

spreading of its ideas and the

growth of its influence except at

great cost to itself. Blum has al-

ways acted in this way with regard

to bourgeois radicals, bis allies in

the parliamentary bloc, if Leon

Blum and 1'aui Faure put false, ar-

tificial conditions above everything

else it is because they lear the

united front with the left. They
still hope that everything will pass

over by pacifist, parliamentarian

means; they try to stall for lime

and lose it in reality. This means

that the pressure of the workers is

not yet strong enough. It must be

doubled.

7. But Cachin anil Tborez
(French C. P. leaders) also fear

the united trout which is the con-

demnation of their whole past pol-

icy. Precisely because of this the

Stalinists befuddle the issue, juggle

with it, play the hypocrite instead

of telling; the troth. The pressure

of the workers has already forced

the bureaucrats io engage in the

policy of the united front, at least

in words, but it did not force them

as yet to carry on this policy in a

Marxian manner.

8. But what can one say of two

bureaucratic apparatuses that in a

most critical period in history, con-

fuse tilings, diplomatize, play hide-

and-seek, disorient the workers and

lose precious time. These appara-

tuses have become a terrific break

upon the proletarian revolution.

Our epoch is in need of a new party

which can see, which can under-

stand and which can act. To pre-

pare such a party is the most im-

portant tusk ot the advanced

workers

!

—Verite, July (5. 1034
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only to organize common action but
to mutually guarantee themselves
against any intrusion of any cur-

rent outside their control. The fact

that I'opulaire (organ of the S. P.

I-'i has ceased to make any refer-

ence to Doriot, while I'Humanlte
refrains from supporting Just (lead-

er of the left wing in the S. P. F)
against Blum, Is very indicative.

The fact that neither the C. P. aor

the S. P. have even dreamed of en-

larging the first manifestations of

the united front to other political

and trade union organizations of

the proletariat, and do not speak of

realizing it in the local committees

suffices to dispel all doubts.

We place our linger on this dang-

er because it is serious. The 8.F.

I. o. (Socialist Party of France)
mid the Stalinist leaderships repre-

sent two varieties of centrlsm

;

Jhere is no principle difference be-

tween them. It is therefore neces-

sary that the real Marx 1st-Leninist

vanguard cuts out its own path at

the expense of these two centrist

currents. Consequently it will be

no surprise if after consummating
their fusion these two centrist bu-

reaucracies function together

against the incipient new party.

History has seen similar example*

as in 1017 at the timet when the

Mei.>heviks and Social Revolution-

aries monopolized almost the total-

ity of the working masses in the

united front of the Soviets.

Great events and unparalleled

audacity were necessary In order

lor the Bolsheviks to win the lead-

ership, thanks to the experience ac-

quired by the masses.

On the oilier hand the turn of

the C. P. has an international scope

which must be emphasized. It la

not only a question of the adapta-
tion of centrism to the will of the

workers for united struggle. For
the apparatus it is a question of a
policy which makes the agreement
of the U.S.S.lt. with "democratic"
France the pivot of the internation-

al struggle of the C. I.

The evolution of the Stalinist

policy in the Saar bears evidence

to this fact. Several months ago
the C. P. abandoned its Initial slo-

gan and declared itself ready to

vote for the status quo in 1935. tn

the meantime Cachin denounced
Doriot for proposing an agreement
with Max Braun, social democratic

leader in the Saar and was received

with loud applause. But on July .

3rd it was announced that the C.P.

and the S. P. had arrived at an
agreement to constitute a common
front "against any link with Hit-

lerite Germany!" We are also in-

formed that the same proposals are

to be made In other European coun-

tries.

The C. P. has tacitly liquidated

its theory of "social-Faseism". Its

national conference adopted a new
policy although It carried no reso-

lution on this subject. Thores
(leader of the French C. P.) un-

covered the very bottom of this

policy.

Firstly, at one blow, Thoree de-

cbired for the defense of democrat-

ic rights. That is a step forward.

But at the same time he makes
two steps backward. He limits de-

mocracy to the freedom of assem-
blage and press, and to proportion-

al elections in the Chamber of De-
puties, that is, lie conceives of it

in the most opportunist manner.
Secondly, he makes a profession

of patriotic faith. A typographical

error had made Thorez say "nous
aimons notre patrie" (we love our
fatherland) whereas he had wanted
to say "notre pays" (our country).

Hem * These subtleties will not
serve to hide the basic fact. Thores
and Cachin has contrived to give

a chauvinist tone to tbelr new posi-

tion in defense of democracy. It

is necessary to call that danger by
ils right, name for it constitutes

the first link in a well-known chain

;

tile one that ties the hands of the
proletariat the moment war breaks

out!

No one can doubt that the social-

ist center and left leadership have
found a guarantee in this new ori-

entation. There is no wonder that

they feel a kinship with Thorez.

They can say that this slipping In

the position of the C. P. constitutes

the most important element in the

constitution of the united front.

Finally it is necessary to empha-
size this extraordinary phenomen-
on: the bureaucracy' of the C. P.

accomplishes a ISO degrees turn
without even thinking of opening a
discussion or of informing the par-

ty! In the black of night with all

lights extinguished the turn is ac-

complished. It is not in this man-
or that Communist cadres are edu-

cated.

And what will be the program of

the united front?

Up till now it has limited itaelf

to the defense against Fascism.
That is an important task, but it

can only serve as the arena for a
more direct struggle to overthrow
Doumergue. We will not Insist on
this essential question today. For
our part we consider that Ideas en-

unciated in our program of actjon
in the last issue of Verite (we will

publish a resume of this program
of action In the next issue of the
Militant—Ed), constitutes the only

program by means of which the
united proletariat will be able to

fulfill its historic tasks.

—P. NAVILLE, writing in

La Verite, July 8, 1434
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EDITORIAL
Democracy— American Style

t
OtJBLE murder was committed in Minneapolis when the sawed-off

shot guns of police barked death at striking drivers. Firstly the

workers who lost their lives so [hat their union might live and secondly

the myth of democratic America that has become so current of recent

time*.

Liberal politicians and capitalist sycophants of every shade and hire

have inundated the press of the country with their vauntings that

America was the one remaining outpost of democracy. They shuddered

with horror at the ghastly terror that rules Germany In the grip of

Hitler. They boasted with pride that dictatorship and the rule of the

mailed flst were not indigenous to the American soil. They railed at

radicals and Communists for their dissatisfaction and discontent. "Look

at Austria, at Germany, at Italy they shouted, and contrast conditions

there with this land of liberty where the right of free speech and free

press are inviolable, are guaranteed by the Constitution. <Why Roose-

velt has even incorporated the right to organize into the nation's stat-

utes". The gunfire in Minneapolis delivered a withering blast at this

thin shell of hypocrisy.

Loeal 574 is a trade union. Through its sincerity and devotion it

has won the confidence of the overwhelming majority of the truck

drivers and the inside men. The battle it is so heroically wbging is for

better conditions and for the recognition of all the workers they repre-

sent.

From the boasts of the representatives of capitalism one would as-

sume that these elementary rights are taken for granted. Yet for organ-

ising the Minneapolis drivers are called Communists, for striking they

are accused of sedition, and for endeavoring to make their strike effec-

tive they are shot down like dogs in the worst provocation American

labor has seen for years.

There seems to be a contradiction here.

From all signs and comparison* this is a democratic country. We
have no Hitlers or Mussolinis here. The right to franchise is widely

given and a legislature ostensibly elected and serving the people rules

the country. How does it happen then that such wanton slaughter can

take place on the streets of America?

The truth of the matter is that democracy here is but a sham. The

curtain that hides the bayonets and tear gas, the bullets and the clubs

bangs loose over an idyllic scene that pictures the United States a nation

free for all, workingman and capitalist, rich and poor. Democracy is

but the holiday dress worn by capflalism to dupe the workers into be-

lieving that under its rule they are free to improve their conditions of

life and to keep them contented that they have those rights enabling

them to alter any laws or strictures that stand, in the way.

Democratic capitalism has for iis background a violent class strug-

gle which rages with varying intensity. Wealth and the means of pro-

duction rest in the hands of the minority. So long as the workers do

not infringe on their property right:;, so long as they may harvest their

profits unchallenged by the producers, so long as class war remains

hidden under the apathy and passivity of the proletariat, just that long

do the hypocrites have their field-day, contending that Ameriea is the

land or equality and opportunity.

Let the struggle break through the dead-weight of indifference, let

the workers organize for a few more coins and for the very democratic

rights they hear so much about on I he Fourth of July, and the Minnea-

polises and the Toledos and the Friscos rise up to give the lie to the

"unimpeachable" rights that the workers are supposed to enjoy.

Power and wealth rest in the same hands. To challenge wealth

la to challenge power. Democracy is but the holster for the gun which

is drawn when trickery is no longer effective against the workers. That

is the power of capitalism, that is why they can afford the leisure of

democracy.

The power of the workers is not yet in guns and tear gas. It is in

organization and in militancy. When organization can shut a metropo-

lis like Frisco as tight as a clam by means of a general strike, when the

workers can have a fighting lender.uip as in Minneapolis then it will

aot be long when even the real democracy of capitalism—guns and tear

gfts__will be brushed aside. Forward to that day!

Leon Trotsky in

Danger
(Continued from Page 1)

Red-Baiting on trie Coast

THE San Francisco general strike uncovered with one stroke the

whole depth and width of the class struggle boiling aifd seething

underneath the surface of the American industrial scene. Starting out

with a strike to bring about the abolition of the abominable hiring

methods of the shipping trust, the workers of the Golden Gate area

became involved in a struggle which necessitated their taking a few

things in their own hands; They tied up industry and made a serious

effort to keep it so until the longshoremen and sailors were in a position

to get a square deal from the bosses through hiring halls of their own.

Immediately the bosses tool; up the cry of revolution. Immediately

the civil authorities howled about the usurpation of constitutional

rights. Immediately the "labor loving" N.R.A.—which in ever so many

wordy statements declared itself for the Inviolability of the right to

strike—joined the chorus with General Johnson's miserable shout of:

Insurrection.

The bosses did not stop with the cry of revolution. They declared

their intention to go ahead with a drive to wipe out the power of organ-

ized labor in this mighty union town of the West Coast. They proceed-

ed with the organization of "Vigilantes" and started the drive against

the radical element in the strike, the Communists.

Howling about the incursion into rights of the property monopolists

which for two days impeded the march of profit extortion on the backs

of enslaved and exploited toilers, the "Vigilantes" have gone ahead with

the barbarous destruction of property accumulated from the hard earned

pennies of militant workmen by radical labor organizations. The van-

dals wrecked meeting halis, threw typewriters and mimeographs into

the streets from second story windows, burned down printing plants.

The police and the national guard—the defenders of law and order, the

guardians of the "people's life and property"—did they interfere in this

holocaust of the bosses' men?

—They "mopped up" after them, the papers tell us. They followed

in the trail of the wrecking crews tiud they arrested—not the wreckers,

but the "Reds".

In arresting the victims and not the attackers, the police and the

National Guard proved that they were indeed defenders of "life and

property", but that all depends upon whose "life and property" is in-

volved. Certainly not when it is the "people's".

The police and the National Guard were mobilized to break the strike.

The strike was called by all of organized labor. In starting out with a

"clean up" of the "Reds'" in the strike, the state forces are merely

making a beginning in conformity with the bosses' threat to crush the

entire labor movement.

In this wave of terror on the coast, every worker must realize that

a blow against one section of the labor movement means a blow against

all of labor. It is a matter of self-preservation for a class-conscious

fhilitant, for every j,ood union man to rally to the defense of the West

Coast Communists and to protest through his organization against the

terror which the bosses have unleashed.

civil war.

"What is the ministry of interior

waiting for? Why doesn't it carry

out the expulsion order?

"Or do we have to call on the

war veterans to conduct Trotsky_ to

the border?"

Needless to say, this note is not

published in Gringoire without a

definite purpose in view, but be-

cause of certain circumstances to

which we shall return later. Evi-

dently we are faced again with the

unleashing of the chauvinist, eoun-

per-revolutionary campaign 1 e t

loose against Trotsky in May.

Our comrades, our readers must

be informed that the position of

comrade Trotsky is far from being

settled. The expulsion order re-

mains in force. If Trotsky was not

expelled it is simply because no

other country would have him, be-

cause it was actually impossible to

"conduct him to the border". He
is still facing a planet without a

visa.

The government has placed Trot-

sky under surveillance as a real

prisoner, in an assigned place, un-

der constant watch from the police.

He is actually considered a prisoner

and, is not in a position "normal"

to a foreigner.

But will this situation last? Ob-

biously not. And the Gringolre in-

dicates as much.
The French government and the

reactionary circles acting as agents

of world reaction are preparing a

more drastic solution. T HEY
WANT TO INCARCERATE TROT-
SKY IN A DISTANT COLONY ON
ONE OF THE AFRICAN IS-

LANDS. There Trotsky, on some

Saint Helene, wilt be a prisoner of

world reaction. By grace of Dou-

mergue, Stalin and Hit lev will be

satisfied.

This solution was already under

consideration after the "discovery"

at Barbizon. But they did not exe-

cute this plan because public opin-

ion was not prepared for it. That

Is why they are now preparing a

new campaign.
We have positive information at

hand proving that several newspa-

pers are ready to support this cam-

paign. By means of intimidation,

threat of physical attack—see Grin-

goire—by means of terror they are

trying to force the government to

carry out its plan immediately, in

July, before the Chamber of Depu-

ties reconvenes.

Despite slanders and lies ihe

name of Trotsky, towering over

those of his defamers, remains that

of the comrade of Lenin, the leader

of the October Revolution, the real

continuator of Marx. His name is

bound up with the struggles of the

proletarian vanguard for the build-

ing of the Fourth International.

That is why the infuriated

French reaction is preparing to pro-

voke an attack upon him. Fascism

and military and police reaction

wants to sidetrack attention from

the newf conspiracy they are con-

cocting against the toiling masses.

The kept press hasn't changed its

aims. It is a campaign of the same

press, in similar circumstances

which, led to the assassination of

Jaures in 1914.

This is a warning to ourselves

and our friends. The campaign for

the defense ot Trotsky must be im-

mediately broadened. We have re-

ceived testimonials of solidarity

from all over the giobe. The task

now is to make this solidarity ef-

fective.

Drivers Rank*

Solid Despite

Provocation

(Continued from Page 1)

TISCO League

Firm

instated, that no arbitration award

in wages shall be less than 42J

cents an hour for inside men and

52£ cents an hour for drivers, were

unanimously accepted by a meeting

of the drivers, thus placing the

onus for the continuance of the

strike directly upon the shoulders

of the bosses.

Now that the troops are out on

the streets, the employers want

them used to smash the picket lines

and the Employers Committee de-

mands to know of Governor Olson

"whether you will support the local

authorities with military aid in the

discharge of their duties, or sup-

port the efforts of the few to law-

lest-ly obstruct the flow of normal

traffic in this city."

Union Gains Daily

Despite all provocations, murders,

red baiting and martial law, the

strike of drivers still remains as

solid as granite, gaining new
strength with every new day.

In a smashing reply to the crim-

inals who thought that the lead

they emptied into the backs of the

drivers would dampen the fervor

of the men, 15,000 workers met here

lust Friday and vowed to hold their

ranks unbroken. And then, far

surpassing the Friday demonstra-

tion, 40,000 workers attended the

mass funeral the next day of Harry

Ness, shot in the back by order of

Chief of Police Johannes.

A delegate conference ot Emer-

gency Relief Administration work-

ers, called by the .Minneapolis Cen-

tral Council of Workers, represent-

ing Hie unemployed, met here and
voted enthusiastically to support

Hie strike, to volunteer for picket

duty, and to set up committees ef-

fectively to aid the strike of Local

574. More than 800 new members
have been signed up by the M.C.C.

W. in the last few days. A Stalin-

ist came to the conference with no

credentials at all. His claim to

represent workers from districts

was immediately belied by workers

who were employed there, and after

several delegates expressed dissat-

isfaction with lying and misleading

articles and editorials in the Daily

Worker, a mot ion was unanimous-

ly adopted th;it the Stalinist should

not be seated. The editorials in

the Daily Worker that this was
splitting the unity of the workers

was met with rounds of laughter

by unemployed workers here.

The Ladies Auxiliary, which ren-

(Joreti such signal services during

the strike of last May, is continu-

ing its good work. More than 50

new members have been admitted

to the Auxiliary. Many applications

for membership had to be turned

down because they came from good

friends who were not eligible for

membership because they are not

strikers' wives or relatives. They
maintain a commissary which
serves 5,000 meals a day and a hos-

pital. They have played a leading

role in distributing the Organizer

throughout the city, making collec-

tions for it that run into hundreds

of dollars.

(Continued from Page 1)

beaten by mobs, in one case the

"vigilantes" even stopped a meeting

in a cnuich ami warned the speak-

er to be careful what he said:

To dale more tnan three hundred

radicals are m jaii in Kan Fran-

cisco, steps Lowaiu deportation are

oeing laKim towards non-citizens.

Ati ire nciu on vagrancy charges.

Ao uieniuers oi i ne League nave

yei Deen arrested, all are moving

careiiuiy, uul sun meeting and car-

rying on worn. Live* members of

Uie District. Committee of the C. 1*.

are in jail, as well as Caroline

Decker ami 1'al Chambers, organiz-

ers oi ibe Agricultural workers,

wilder me present uysleria the

lyi-iiniiiai ftyiidicaii'siu iaw may be

enforced and some convictions

giiuieu.

CI'. Takwi Completely Oil' Guard

Ine C. I', apapratus is complete-

ly unpreparcu to meet the cliange

in situation. Terrorized, its lnem-

uersnip is dropping out lasi, its

many corners ciutia, the real baek-

oone oi the fcuimiist movement

Here have an dissoiveu. 'rue l.Li.D.

is not Lunciionmg, and tieorge Aii-

uersou, Lue j.i..u. lawyer, reiuses

to oeleml Llic members in jail due

to 'Uireiits . .Seither Llie District

c-ommillee of Uie u. 1'. or the Y.

l'. L. has met siiilc the attack. Al-

lnough the aliaca uait been expect-

ed >or several weeas it seems that

no aueijuate preparations uad been

made lu meet the situation.

The attack came on ino second

day of nit' general strike, and was

oi'Siiiu/cu by ihe police uepartment

anu the Citizen's (Jommiuee. /is

Ihe strike began to weaken and

more concessions were made by the

tjeneral oiriae uommiuee, Uie au-

thorities became more confident,

lue attack against reds began un-

der the slogan that Ihe real 'Amer-

ican elements in me unions did

not want a general strike and that

u was all uiie to the "reus ' and

ilia l if tne "reds were run out ev-

erytning would be peaeelul again,

'i. iiu slogan was helped by the dis-

honest and indiscreet statement oi

Krowder thai "12UU Communists in

San ti'Ulicisco were directing the

General Strike '— it gave them

proui to buck their attack. Hearst

and tne American Legion played up

the statement and aroused a tre-

incnitous amount of hysteria in fa-

vor oi an attack on the "reds'. The

Stalinists locally further provoked

the nysteria by claiming credit for

lbs strike while it was still on.

Major Rossi Letuls the Vigilantes

Mayor Rossi of S. F. has an-

nounced that "This (the anti-Red

campaign; will be the continuing

policy of the administration." Cap-

tain O'Meara, head of the newly

created red squad, announced "any-

one found in the wrecked red head-

quarters will be arrested. Commu-
nism is through in Han Francisco.

We have wrecned every red nest in

San Francisco, and we intend to

keep them wrecked!"
F. LEAGUE MEMBER,

Portland, Ore., July 21.—The red

raids here have gotten to the point

where twenty men, including Dirk

de Jonge one-time Communist can-

didate for Mayor here, are being

held on charges of criminal syndi-

calism.

NOTICE!
Ail letters, subscriptions, bun-

dle orders, donations and any

inquiries concerning or intended

for the NEW INTERNATIONAL
magazine, are to be addressed to

:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
STATION D, P.O. BOX 119

NEW YORK, JT. Y.

The Militant mailing department

is badly in need of an addresgo-

graph. The lists are too large for

tne method used &t present. Any-

one who knows how to procure such

a machine cheaply or wants to give

a donation for this special purpose

will please writs' to the Militant.

—City Organizer.

We have just received from the

binders a number of Bound Vol-

umes of the Militant, Series No. 3
which includes all issues of the

Militant from January 7, 1933 to

December 30, 1933 Inclusive. Copies

can be obtained from Pioneer Pub-
Ushers, 84 E. 10th Street, at the

phenomenally low price of $1.50

plus twenty-five cents for postage.

Regular price is $2.50. Order your
copy immediately before our supply
is exhausted.

Goldman s Funeral Oration

{Continued From Page 1)

Friday and Killed Henry B. Ness

and wounded about fifty other

workers. . . .

When a dumb cop shoots unarmed
pickets, the pickets have a right to

defend themselves, but the ones to

blame are those who instructed the

police: Johannes, Mayor Bain-

bridge, and the bosses behind them.

All are equally guilty of murdering

Henry B. Ness. . . .

When the police are instructed

to shoot workers they are not told

to make distinctions between races,

nationalities, colors, creeds or po-

litical persuasions. They are told

to shoot militant workers of any
nationality, workers whether Dem-
ocrats, Farmer-Laborites, Socialists

or Communists. Thus the bosses,

who try to create division in the

ranks of the workers, make no dis-

tinctions when they want their po-

lice to shoot workers. . . .

The life of our murdered Brother
typifies the lives of all workers.

The social system gave him no

chance. At an early age he was
forced to work to earn a living and
to make profits for his employer.

Together with other workers, he

was sent to kill and1 to be killed in

the world war. What for? For
freedom? No. For the sake of

profits and imperialist markets for

. the bosses. Mark these words

!

There is only one war, one struggle

fn which a worker has a real inter-

est. That is the struggle of Labor
against Capital. . . .

In 1929 came the terrible depres-

sion and Henry B. Ness learned

what freedom the War had won.
For him and' millions of others, the

freedom to starve and to be shot
down while exercising the right of

peaceful picketing. . . .

How long will the working mass-

es tolerate a social system which
gives to over 12.000,000 unemployed"

and their families the right to

starve in the midst of plenty, which

gives to millions more the right to

he exploited and to receive a mis-

erable wage? The answer has been

given by the workers of Toledo,

Milwaukee. Birmingham. Frisco,

Portland, Seattle and Minneapolis.

The answer is that there are mil-

lions of Nesses, workers ready to

sacrifice their lives if need be in

the struggle against the exploiters,

and oppressors. . . .

One thing is sure. Workers begin

to realize that they must organize

and struggle. They must do every-

thing for themselves. Millions of

American workers had faith in the

New Deal. Now they begin to see

that a New Deal can come to them
only through their own efforts, their

own organization, struggle and sac-

rifice.

This struggle against oppression

is no easy task. On the side of the

bosses are the police, the army, the

courts. The Mayor of Minneapolis

does not consider the lives of strik-

ers worth protecting. The only

thing of importance to him is the

protection of the bosses* property,

the bosses' right to keep workers
enslaved at low wages and in mis-

ery.

What Is the essence of this busi-

ness of preserving law and order?
If a man is on the side of the work-
ers he will grant them the right to
picket and stop trucks driven by
scabs. I call that Law and Order.
No trucks to be driven except by
Union men—that is Law and Order.
But if a man is on the bosses' side,

he wants trucks to be driven by
scabs without interference of pick-
ets. Breaking the strike—that is

what Bainbridge and Johannes and
the bosses mean by "preserving

LOS ANGELES BR. ACTIVITIES
OPEN FORUMS

"The San Francisco Strike"

An eye- Witness Heport

Speaker: BILL MONROE
"Lessons of tlie General Strike"

Speaker: isAil MEYERS
Wednesday, August 1st, 8 I'M.

"Doctrinairism, Reformism and the

Struggle lor Immediate Demands"
Speaker : KVKHETT BEltUSTKOM
Wednesday, August 8th, 8 f.M.

These forums will be held at

MUSIC HALL
232 South Hall Street

Aus: International Workers School

Admission Free — Questions and
Discussion

Law and Order."

The workers have numbers and
the fighting spirit of Henry B. Ness.

Labor is on the march, a new mili-

tant spirit in its breast. If we
have to die, it shall not be with

heads bowed and knees bent, but

fighting for freedom and a new
world. We shaii die, if we must,

as did our beloved brother, Henry
B. Ness.

If the workers will be filled with

such a spirit, they will not have to

die. They will live and conquer

the forces of exploitation, of reac-

tion, of murder.
Brothers, Sisters, as we leave

this demonstration we must bear in

our hearts a tierce resolve to carry

on Brother Ness's struggle. We
must not fail him! We must av-

enge his murder. This we shall do
if we struggle to win this strike,

if we struggle to throw the exploit-

ers from off our backs and to es-

tablish a new social order in which
the worker may enjoy the fruits of

his toil.
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The blood of workers ran freely in the streets of Minneapolis yes-

terday.

They were shot down and wounded by the uniformed thugs com-

manded by Police Chief Michael Johannes, by Johannes the Murderer,

in the name of the city administration and at the behest of its master,

the Citizens Alliance.

Forty-eight sons of! the working class were mowed down by shot

guns in the hands of police.

They were shot down though they were defenseless and unarmed,

like animals in a trap.

They were shot in the back by base cowards who dared not look

them in the face.

It was no battle that look place on Third Street North yesterday.

It was a massacre. A cunningly conceived, diabolically planned and

cold-bloodedly executed massucre.

A COLD BLOODED PROVOCATION

On Thursday, the Citizens Alliance met at the Radisson Hotel. The

thorough manner in which the striking members of Local 574 had closed

down the market, had driven the employers desperate. It was decided

to lay a trap and provoke a blood-bath. It was from that source that

Johannes received his orders.

On the same day, at 2 P. M.. Johannes ordered a turnout of his

police. That day's Tribune reported him as saying:

"We're going to start moving i;oods. Don't take a beating. You

have shotguns and you know how to use them. When we are finished

with this convoy there will be other goods to move."

Twenty-four hours later the wholesale district echoed the clatter of

shotguns, ritles and automatic pistol-; fired by dozens of police who had

caught a group of workers in a trap.

A trap—that's what it was! Look at the photographs reproduced

in this morning's edition of the Minneapolis Tribune. In the scab truck

which was being escorted by the heavy police convoy, can be seen only a

half-dozen small cartons. There w;ts no serious effort being made to

move large loads of goods. The tru< k was only a decoy to draw picket-

ing workers into a murderers' trap.

Look again at the photographs. In one of them, a handful of pickets

is to be seen in their cruising truck. From all sides, the) police are

rushing down upon them. Police c.ir doors are opening up to emit a

devil's spawn armed with shotguns. Their murderous weapons are

aimed at the strikers from every angle, and the next moment the muz-

zles belch a fusilade of shot.

The workers are completely unarmed and helpless. They do not

have a rifle among them; not a gun; not a club; not a stick.

But oh, these lions of men, these heroes of the working class! They

do not falter for an instant. Not for a second do they hesitate, even in

face of the overwhelmingly superior force that confronts them, that

shoots into their ranks without a w.ird of warning. Their stout hearts

beating with a magnificent courage, they face the enemy unflinchingly

and seek to stop the scah truck sent out to rob them, to rob their wives

and children, of the miserable cnist:; of bread which are their lot.

They never had a chance.

But these are men! These are lion-hearted! The first detachment

quivers and falls under ihe withering fire of the police. Then, to the

aid of their fallen brothers, from the ranks of other strikers and work-

ers sympathetic with their cause, comes a second wave rolling right

', into the jaws of the shotguns. .But they too must give way before the

murderous lire.

How proud the police must be of their triumph! And haven't they

cause to be? Was it not with ease that they, mowed down the strikers

—

these dozens of police, armed with dozens of shotguns and pistols?

Didn't Ihey do a better job than ever before in the history of Minnea-

polis? Haven't they made the name of their chief ring throughout the

land? Didn't they crush the criminals who were armed only with bare

lists V

THE CRIME OF THE STRIKERS

For criminals they are, these >trikers. They have committed the

greatest crime known to our modern society. , They have stood up, these

impudent slaves, and demanded wages that will enable them to live like

human beings. They have demanded hours of labor that will permit

them a little rest and recreation, a few more years of life. They have

demanded recognition of their elemetitary organizations of defense

against cruel exploitation; the workingman's Union.

Is this not a crime? And for this crime, which has already pro-

duced thousands of heroes and martyrs throughout the world, many fa-

mous and many nameless, the workers must be punished. They must

be taught their lesson. The vipers' nest of the Citizens Alliance, of the

Law and Order League, has commanded it. The command has been

obeyed with powder and shot.

Yes, butchers and assassins, the workers have learned a lesson, but

not the one you thought to teach them. They have learned only to

tighten their ranks, to link their powerful arms together more firmly,

to clench their teeth and march more resolutely towards their goal.

The shot you fired Into their defenseless bodies has not broken them,

as you thought It would. It has only toughened them, steeled them

—

not for tomorrow's massacres, but for tomorrow's battles. They will

not permit themselves to be massacred.

You thought you would shoot Local 574 into oblivion. But you only

succeeded in making 574 a battlecry on the lips of every self-respecting

workingman and workingwoman in Minneapolis.

You thought you would separate the rank and file from their leaders.

You only succeeded in cementing the bond that holds them together in

an efficient fighting army.

You thought you would alienate the labor movement from 574. You

only succeeded in rallying every section of the labor movement to our

cause, in bringing one Union endorsement of our fight after another, in

having one Union after another put its men and resources at our disposal.

You thought you would create an antagonism between 574 and the

rest of the workingmen of Minneapolis, that you would frighten them

away with your despicable "red scare." But last night 15,000 men and

women roared their condemnation of your dastardly attack, roared

their endorsement, of 574's militant fight. Their voices will echo and

re-echo throughout the city.

You thought you would cut us to pieces with your shotguns. But

you only succeeded in having the whole labor movement forge an iron

shield of protection artfund us.

You thought to intimidate us with your bullets. But you only

aroused the anger and indignation of every honest workingman, you

showed him more clearly than ever that this is not merely the fight of

574, but the fight of the whole labor movement.

WORKERS! SPEAK OUT IN PROTEST

And now the stalwart batalllons of Minneapolis labor will speak

out as they have never spoken before.

Every unorganized worker will immediately join the Union of his

craft, trade or industry, because

—

Now is t»ie time to make Minneapolis a 100 per cent Union town!

The workers will not let the Citizens Alliance smash 574. Instead,

they will smash the reactionary, open-shop conspiracy of the Alliance.

Bowing their heads in admiration for the bravery of the dozens who
now lie on hospital cots, they will be inspired by the words of one hero

who, fully aware that his death is at hand, has said: "Tell the boys

not to give up, to stick it out till tltey've won."

Local 574 has received its baptism in fire and blood. It emerges

from it firmer and more resolute. And now

—

It will man the picket lines with workers from every trade in Min-

neapolis.

It will permit no trucks to be moved—by nobody

!

It will not capitulate and surrender. It will fight doggedly till It

wins.

It will help make Minneapolis a Union town, a fitter place for work-

ingmen to live in.

The blood of its heroes will only nourish the roots of 574 and make
it a mighty oak.

Woe to him who tries to cut It down ! Woe to the murderers and

assassins! For the oak will grow and flourish and triumph over all

obstacles

!

Union men, flsht on!
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STRIKERS DEFY OLSON MILITIA
Drivers Force

Release of 4
Leaders

Minneapolis, Aug. 'J. — Defying

martial Ihw mid the bayonets of

Governor Olson's National Guard,

the striking truckmen arc back on

the picket line.

They have stoi>i>e<l scab tracks

operating under military permit.

They have defied Governor Ol-

son's blustering order: -There will

be no picketing by automobiles or

otherwise."

Major General Ellard Walsh,

military dictator of Minneapolis,

tried to break the drivers' strike by

raiding headquarters of I-oeal r>74.

and putting William S. Brown,

president of the union, Vincent and

Miles Dunne, and i)0 other pickets

and leaders behind a military

stockade.

He failed!

The supposedly leaderless strik-

ers continued their militant anti-

scab activities with utmost, preci-

sion ami perfect efficiency.

A report from military headquar-

ters here admits that the strikers

hare stopped 6!) trucks during the

Hires hours between 6 and !) a.m.

and that the picket activities con-

tinue unabated despite the military

reign of terror.

Here is a sample of the radio re-

ports sent out from military head-

quarters to the radio patrol cars

prnismg the city

:

'Pickets unloading trucks on

Tenth ave. bridge. . . .
Pickets

chasing a meat truck In south Min-

neapolis. . . . Pickets captured a

truck near Bryant ave. police sta-

tion. . . Soldiers too late; pickets

gone."

The military patrols rushed to

the scene, to find damaged trucks,

and bruised and beaten scabs, ac-

cording to reports from their head-

quarters. But no pickets.

With unparalleled affrontery. it

1b admitted that among the trucks

overturned by the strikers were a

number of pie trucks, supposedly

banned by Governor Olson's "non-

partisan" permit order.
• • »

Minneapolis, Aug. 2.—William S.

Brown, president of the drivers'

union, Vincent and Myles Dunne,

active leaders In striking Local

574, were ordered unconditionally

released from the military stockade

in which they have been impris-

oned.

Meanwhile, from the employers,

backed by the police, the Citizens'

Union, the capitalist press, the

State militia, Governor Olson, and

other strike-breaking agencies,

comes the first "peace proposal" to

federal mediators today.

The bosses suggest scrappng the

May 31 agrement, the terms of

which they shamelessly violated,

and the drawing up of a new agree-

ment.
Their proposal offers a minimum

wage scale of 30 cents per hour for

drivers and 40 cents per hour for

ail other workers, as compared

with the federal proposal of a 42^

and 52£ minimum, which the work-

ers accepted.

They demand the prior ealling

off of the strike, and offer "the re-

instatement of employes except

those convicted of violence."

Convicted of violence by the boss

courts, which were silent when the

police thugs shot down unarmed
workers, billing four and wound-

ing scores seriously. Convicted

of violence, by the courts that

have accepted military rule, the

raiding of workers' headquarters,

destroying of records, violation of

the rights of free speech and as-

semblage.
This is the peace proposal Gov-

ernor Olson has been waiting for

;

for which he mustered military

forces, to "bring both sides to

terms."

Law and order must be preserved

at all costs, in particular at the

cost of the striking workers.

"Impartial" Military Rule

An illustration of Olson's impar-

tial military role was afforded

when the Guardsmen swooped down
upon strike headquapters, dispers-

ing the pickets in (Yont of the
building, and arresting nearly one
hundred leaders, among them
Brown, and the Dunne brothers.

The wounded strikers, being
cared for at headquarters, were
removed to a military hospital, un-

(Continued on Page 4)

Olsen "Protects" the strikers

Local 574 Makes

Labor History in

Great Struggle
Minneapolis, July 31.—The great

trucking strike of Local 574—the

third strike conducted by this mili-

tant organization within six months

—begins its third week today, and

it is clear to all that a critical stage

in the- struggle is at hand. Having
smashed every a; tempt of the boss-

es to break through the iron ring

of 57-4's pickets by the aid of po-

lice, even when Die latter cruise

the streets with loaded shotguns,

the strikers now stand face to face

with a determined campaign to

break the strike by military force.

The Natioual Guard, called out by

the Farmer- La b.ir Governor, "to

protect the citizens of Minneapo-
lis", is issuing permits on a whole-

sale scale for the operation of scab

trucks under military protection.

Martial law, ostensibly invoked to

compel the employers to accept the

compromise settlement proposed by

the federal mediators, is tightening

like a noose around the strike and
threatens to strangle it.

Martial law has been in effect

now for live days. An ordinary

trade union would have been

smashed to bits already. Never In

recent times has such an imposing
display of military force been

brought into play against a strike.

Four thousand National Guards-

men—almost one for every striker

—patrol the city, armed to the

teeth and menacing the pickets,

curbing free assemblage and carv-

ing out a right of way for the scab

trucks. But Lo^al 574 is not an
ordinary union and it cannot be

broken without a real fight. Local

574 has a firm core of militants

tested it) three battles within six

months. It nas a staff of deter-

mined leaders who know no policy

but the policy of struggle. This

union cannot be broken without a

fight that wiil se; new standards of

militancy for th.- American work-

ing class.

This was manifested in the ulti-

matum given to Governor Olson by

the Strike Committee last night.

The union demanded the. revocation

of all permits for a period of 48

hours. It demanded that no permits

be issued henceforth to employers

who do not comply with the terms

of the compromise settlement and
get their workers from the union.

For the first time In recent labor

history a union is meeting the chal-

lenge of military force and assert-

ing its right to strike and picket

in the face of it. It is needless to

try to predict, the outcome. But
this can be said with assurance : [f

Local 574 goes down, it will go
down fighting and will leave a rec-

ord and a tradition of heroic strug-

gle that will inspire the develop-

ment of the militant labor move-
ment everywhere.

Frame-up Against

League Leaders a

CompleteCollapse

Minneapolis.— Symbolic of the

whole "Red Scare" strategy of the

Citizens Alliance for the purpose

of smashing the strike and the

union of the truckers, and of the

aid rendered them in this Job by

the administration and the mili-

tary regime of Governor Floyd B.

Olson of Minnesota, was the fact

that the first prisoners to be taken

by the National Guard after the es-

tablishment last Thursday of mar-

tial law, were the two Communist
League leaders, James P. Cannon
and Max Shachtman, representing

respectively the Militant and the

New International.

Even before the strike broke out,

and every day since it took effect,

the three local daily newspapers
carried on a systematic anti-Red

drive Inspired by the Citizens Al-

liance. If the Minneapolis Journal

is the staunchest spokesman for

the latter, the Tribune and the once

pro-labor Star are not to be found

far behind In servility. Half-page

scarecrow ads paid for by the "Em-
ployers Advisory Committee", a

thin cover for the Citizens Alliance,

kept hammering away at the bogey-

man theme—day in, day out. The
International Communists, were

everywhere. The infernal "Trot-

skyista" had captured control of

Local 574 of the Truck Drivers.

Helpers and Inside Workers. Their

real purpose was the revolution,

and the first step was to pull a

strike which apiwrently was to be

a springboard for the insurrection.

These Communists, moreover want-

ed to form a new revolutionary

party and a Fourth International

—and numerous extracts from var-

ious issues of the Militant were re-

produced to indicate these sinister

aims

:

L'nion Leaders Stand lip

The whole purpose of this drive,

as is the case with every "Red
Scare" thrown up under such cir-

cumstances, was all too obvious,

particularly to the men of Local

574, and the employers did not

make an Inch of headway with it.

The leaders of the union, at whom
the drive was aimed for the simple

reason that they were not the kind

of labor officials—all too common in

the trade union movement— who
could cither be intimidated or

bought, met the campaign in the

only way worthy of militant union

men. They made no denials or

apologies. They did not leap into

print with whining assurances of

their "respectability". They did

not shout from the housetops that

they too were against the Beds.

Just the contrary. Without devi-

ating for an instant from their

principal task of consolidating all

the labor forces for the struggle to

gain the wage demands of the

A.F.L.Heads

Check Strike

In Stockyards
Workers of Chicago entered the

long line of strike battles that are

raging from coast to coast asj 800

slock handlers marched out on a

strike that ha.s bad the huge Chi-

cago Stockyards tied up for more
instil a week. Violation of an arbi-

tration award by the Chicago Live

Stock Kxi-hange was the final straw

which broke the patience of the

stock handlers. The most important

point involved being the guarantee

of a minimum wage of $20 a week
lo the men engaged in this strenu-

ous and hazardous occupation.

Showing the same class solidarity

that has characterized the great

mass of trade unionists in all other

strikes throughout the country, the

other unions covering stock yard

workers are voting to come out in

solidarity with the stockhandlers.

William Collins, organizer of the

local, announced that other locals

werq coming out but the Interna-

tional officers interfered aud order-

ed the men to stay at work.

l'ress reports toll of the strenu-

ous efforts put in by the misleaders

of various A. F. of L. unions to

keep the workers from joining the

strike. .Members of the Amalgam-
ated Meat Cutters and Butchers of

America are demanding that they

be called out, but as their "leaders"

are as fine a bunch of grafters as

any that disgrace the American

labor movement, they will leave no

stone unturned to defeat strike ac-

tion.

General Johnson, fresh from his

strike-breaking role in San Franc-

isco, id quoted as saying "I don't

intend to get mixed up in this strike

if I can help it.'' Evidently, he is

relying on the labor fakers to de-

feat the strike. If they fail, action

by the Knight of the Blue Buzzard

can be expected. The bosses are

issuing heart-rending appeals about

the suffering of the poor cattle

whose executions have been delayed.

A general strike o £ the Chicago

stockyard workers would, under

present conditions, have excellent

chances of success, nd could be

used to force organization of the

entire yards. Such action is the

last thing that the A. F. of L. fak-

ers want. They know that such a

union could not be kept in the lead-

ing strings of the labor lieutenants

of capitalism. The workers in Chi-

cago as in Toledo, the Pacific

Coast, Minneapolis, etc., are at-

tempting to fight their way through

the barriers set by the "Leaders of

Labor". Will they be successful in

the Chicago Stockyards? That is

impossible to say from here. But

one thing is sure, throughout the

United States today, the workers

are seeking militant leadership

with ever greater Insistence.

Local 574 Issues Call for

A Protest General Strike

{Continued on Page 4)

Protest tke Military

Terror in Minneapolis

State Troops in Minneapolis

raided the headquarters of Local

57^ of the striking truck driv-

ers, arrested strike leaders and
imprisoned them in military

stockades, took possession of all

union records and files, and for-

bade strikers entrance to their

own hall.

Not content with this outrag-

eous strike-breaking act, they

invaded the headquarters of the

Minneapolis Central Labor Un-

ion, drove its officers Into the

street, and took complete con-

trol.

The strike-breaking martial

law in Minneapolis Is a threat

to labor throughout the country.

When it so pleases the bosses, all

constitutional rights may be

violated, strike meetings forbid-

den, leaders placed in intern-

ment camps.
We call upon all workers to

forward protests to Governor
Olson. We call upon the trade

unions aa organizations to like-

wise forward protests, in de-

fense of their own rights. Or-

ganize protest meetings! Sup-

port the heroic struggle of the

Minneapolis workers for the

rights of all workers! Build the

united front of labor against

government strike-breaking

!

(We publish below the appeal of Local 574 for

a general strike in protest against the military
tyranny of Governor Olson as published in the
Organizer, the union's daily strike bulletin. The
proposition for a general strike has been laid

before the Central Labor Union. As we go to

press we have not yet received news of their

answer.—Ed.)
• •

TO THE TRADE UNIONS AND THE) WORKING
PEOPLE OF MINNEAPOLIS:
Military tyranny has reached its peak in Minnea-

polis. For the ftrtt time in decades, a trade union
headquarters has been occupied by military forces
mi! trade union leaders have been arrested and im-
prisoned in a military stockade. Picket cars are
ordered off the street while every scab truck gets a
tree permit. Net even in Toledo, where troops were
called out by a Democratic (lovernor, nor In San
Francisco, where they were called out by a ltepubli-
rsni Governor, has such u monstrous violation of the
rights of workingmen been perpetrated. Never be-
fore in our time has such a direct and outright act of
strike-breaking l:y military force been witnessed. A
dastardly blow has been struck at the very heart of
the labor movement by military forces under the
command of Fi.iyd R Olson, Governor of the State
of Minnesota.

The Citizens Alliance is out to break Local Union
.")74. and with it the entire labor movement in Min-
neapolis. They want to make Minneapolis an "open
shop" town in order to beat us all down to the level
if slaves and coolies.

They have already shed the blood of two Union
men. Henry Ness was torn from the bosom of his
family a few days ago, a martyr to the sacred cause
of labor ami a victim of this murderous gang of
brigands. John Belor died in the hospital early to-

day, his back riddled with slugs from the shotguns
of Johannes" murderers, the second victim of the
i; n ion-smashing campaign, the second Immortal
martyr of labor's cause.

But the Citizens Alliance and the infamous band
,>f assassins commanded by Bloody Johannes sought
in vain to break the strike. Our ranks stood like a
wall of steel. No scab trucks, loaded for the pur-
pose of taking bread and milk out of the mouths of
our men and their families, were allowed to move.
And now, what the Alliance and its police force

were unable to do, is being undertaken hy Governor
Olson and his National Guard. They have set out
to break the strike with armed force.

L'nioit men of Minneapolis, what are you going to
do about it?

Is there one fool who still thinks that Olson's Na-
tional Guard is here to help the strikers?

Is there one scoundrel who will dare to say that
the suppression of picketing, the raiding of our head-
quarters and the imprisonment of our leaders in a
military stockade—is a favor to the workers?

Is there one man so blind as not to see that if

374 is allowed to go down in defeat, under the brutal
hammering of military despotism, the whole labor
movement of this city will have been dealt a mortal
blow '!

Union men, brothers, sisters, fellow workers! What
are you going to do about it?

We appeal to you for help, for solidarity!
We solemnly call upon every trade union In the

city, upon every trade union leader, upon every trade
union member, upon every workingman and woman,
to meet this challenge of military tyranny with a
GENERAL KTHIKK OF PKOTEST

!

Up to now, Local 574 has borne the brunt of the
buttle. We are still fightng. And as far as we are
concerned, our answer to the attempt to suppress our
strike and our Union by the military force of the
National Guard, Is the same reply we made to Bloody
Mike Johannes when he shot our pickets in the back:
We shall fight for our rights to the bitter end!
We have been dealt heavy blows—first by the boss-

es of the Citizens Alliance, then by their murderous
tools in the Police Department.
Now Floyd Olson's National Guard points bayo-

nets and machine gnns at us and tells us to give up
our fight and go back to work as beaten slaves.
They ordered us to quit picketing. Our answer is,

the right to picket has been conquered and defended
by Hie labor movement for a hundred years. We
shall never give it up.
They raided our headquarters with a thousand

National Guardsmen, equipped with field machine
guns, the latest model fear gas bombs, bayonets and
pistols, and commanded by the "friend of labor,"
Floyd B. Olson.
They didn't raid the headquarters of the Citizens

Alliance. They didn't interfere with the sinister
clique which meets in the dark of the moon to con-
spire against the lives and the working conditions of
labor. The officers of the "Employers' Advisory
Board" are inviolate. The men against whom Gov-
ernor Olson directs his words, are not touched.
No! Only the headquarters of workingmen fight-

ing for the right to live, is raided by Olson's militia-
men. And OiMti, remember, is the Farmer-Labor
Oovernor. the friend of the workingman and the
farmer, the friend of labor. Let him run for office
now on the platform: "I raided the headquarters of
Local r,74. I flung their leaders itita the military
stockade. I broke a strike which Johannes couldn't
break. Therefore, workers and farmers, vote for
me !"

Let him come before the workingmen who put him
into office and defend his actions. He will hear the
roar of protest that will make the Indignant shouts
or the 20,000 workingmen who gathered last night
at the I'arade Grounds, sound like a whisper.

It was the Citizens Alliance and the employers
whom he criticized in words—in bis statements and
over the radio. But the ringleaders of the Alliance
walk the steers scot free, with satisfied smiles
wreathing their fat jowls, unhampered and untouched
by Governor Olson and his militia.
Our leaders, whose only crime is their unswerving

allegiance to the just cause of the truck drivers
helpers and inside men, are taken prisoner at the
point of machine guns and bayonets and incarcer-
ated m the stockade. And what a magnificent tribute
Olson is thereby paying to Bill Brown and Vj-icent
Utiiine an! Miles Dunne and the other fearlass lead-
ers of our Union who are even now being hunted and
tracked like wild beasts! The bosses couldn't buy
them off. The bosses couldn't kid them out of the
light for the men. The bosses couldn't seare them
or bulldoze them. The riot guns of Johannes the
-Murderer couldn't make them quit. Ho it was left
to the Labor Governor, Floyd R Olson, to arrest
them out of our ranks and fling them into prison

But if he thinks that that will break our ranks
he is mistaken. We have learned from our leaders
how to hold out. how to fight, how to keep together,how to meet all bluffs and threats and shows of force
Their imprisonment only inspires us to fight all the
more resolutely and uncompromisingly in the spirit
of those incorruptible and fearless militants whomwe are proud of having chosen as our leaders
We are confident that we shall not fight aloneIrom the very outset, we declared repeatedly that

our cause is the cause of the whole labor movement
of every working man. Our defeat will be YOUR
defeat. Our victory will be YOUR victorv. We know
rtiat you all understand this. You have endorsed
our struggle on ninny occasion*. You have manifest-
ed your sympathy and solidarity in various ways.We know for sure that the heart of every honest
worker In Minneapolis beats with ours. They are
aiming their murderous, strike-breaking blows atyou as well as against us. Now you must under-
stand the necessity of striking back with the whole
force of the organized labor movement of Minnea-
polis.

We shall not be slaves

!

Every trade union in Minneapolis must call anemergency meeting immediately!
A Council of Action representing the entire labor

movement of the city must be set up to organize and
direct the general strike of protest 1

The working class of Minneap >lis must form an
iron ring of solidarity around Local 574'
Every union man and every union leader mast show

bis colors now!
Resistance to tyranny is the beginning of (reedocn—

»KT£X militarT tyranny with tfw °«—

More Strikebreakers

Anticipating a winter of violent

labor struggles and strikes, the
New York Police Commissioner has
announced his plans of coping with
the situation. The police rifle regi-

ment, which was to have begun
training during the fall, was called

into being immediately following

the San Francisco and Minneapolis
Strikes, and the threat of a com-
plete tie-up of all P.W.A. heavy-

construction work in the N. Y. C.

region.

The new "'rifle regiment" which
has already begun training in the

armories of the city is to consist of

1,200 men. This is double the size

of the old riot squad which has up
to now been the major squad of

the police in dealing with strike

and unemployment demonstrations.

In addition to the increase in num-
ber the men are being trained in the

use of rifles, tear gas, machine guns

and sub-machine guns for fighting

at close quarters.

Seeing a wave of strjjtes sweep
the country, the plans for the re-

cently organized contingent were
laid down some time ago. At that
time, however. Police Commissioner
O'Ryan attempted to disguise the
purpose of the group by the claim
that it was merely for display and
parade purposes. Forced by events
to push ahead the date of com-
mencement of training, the city of-
ficials have been compelled to admit
their intention of using these "rifle

police"
'
against striking wortters.

Men on parade do not carry ma-
chine guns or tear gas bombs. The
parade formation for a sub-machine
gun unit has yet to be invented.

The brazen lie of parade forma-
tion so completely exposed. Mayor
La Guard ia of New York City and

Police Commissioner O'Ryan now
admit that the function of the
present unit will be the same as
that of the old riot squad, to beat
iown workers striking for higher
wages or demonstrating for higher
relief allotments. The latter an-
nounced "The regiment which is

double the size of the old riot squad,
which is succeeds, will be used in
any kind of emergency."

The class conscious workers un-
derstand the new move for what It

Is. The increasing unemployment,
reduced relief, and the strike wave
sweeping the country is not leaving
America's largest city untouched.
The present) move of the city ad-
ministration will help to lay bore
the sham character of the liberal

La Guardia. Whether under -the
reactionary Rossi of San Francisco
or the liberal La Guardia of New
York, we observe that decreased
relief appropriations go hand in
hand with greater efficiency of the
Police department in shooting down
workers.

MAX SHACHTMAN
Editor of The New International, Twice Arrested by Police and

National Guard. He to Conking to New York for tltte Meeting.

Xhe Minneapolis Strike
J%n Eyewitness Account -

Sunday Aug, 5, 8 P. M,
Irving Plaza 15st. & Irving PI.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

The Minneapolis "Organise!
1"

The Organizer, issued by the

striking truck drivers of Minneapo-

lis, is the best strike paper that 1

have ever read. A militant, well-

written sheet, brimful of life brings

the very spirit of Local 57* to its

readers. Many a striker is gaining

clearer insight Into tlie class strug-

gle from the clever and humorous

letters "to dere emily" from Mike.

• • *

A Tough Break for 300,000 Natives

The New York Times reports a

promised land of grassy, fertile

country inhabitated by 200,000 un-

lives was discovered by Australian

government officers. "Physically

i hey are fine healthy blacks* not un-

like those found on other parts of

the island but much stronger and

sturdier." Gold has been discov-

ered and "law and order" is being

set up under the British flag. "It

is a pretty big responsibility", says

Mr. Chinnery who reports the dis-

covery, "to J|dd 200,000 natives to

the British Empire and make sure

they won't be exploited." We'll

say it's bloody well impossible. And
if one can conceive o£ British "law

and order" lusting it won't take

long before the new "studier and

stronger blacks" will be down to

the same physical level which

Christianity and capitalism has

brought their fellows in the rest of

the far-flung Empire.
• * *

Laughs from the >'ew»

Mussolini, the murderer of Mat-

ted i, becoming righteously indig-

nant over the happy ending of

Dollfuss. . . .

Friends of Dollfuss, the murder-

er of the Vienna socialists, weeping

nt the funeral of the bloody gnome.

German Nazi writers raving over

the "outrageous tortures inflicted

on the Austrian Nazis In the Helm-

wehr prisons". . .

And last but not least, the Amer-

ican bourgeoisie who burned the

lives out of Saeco and Vanzetti af-

tecting horror over Fascist degen-

eracy and torture. . . .

• • •

The "Cardinal's Mistress" Goes

to Mass

Mussolini attended holy mass for

Dollfuss in ltoine. We wonder il

a copy of his book of other days,

the "Cardinal's Mistress", (black-

listed by the Vatican) accompan-

ied him.
• « *

Building Up Socialism and

Tearing Down Capitalism

While Troyanov sky teaches the

American plutes to drink Vodka,

Bullitt teaches the Red Army Polo.

A goodl exchange. Polo sharpens

the wits. Vodka deadens them.
• • *

Smile! Damn You, Smile!

N. Y. Sun, July 5th: "A new pol-

icy at Boston's Girls High School

required that every, graduate must

smile when receiving her diploma."

Well, that's a step forward. If the

government follows the advice of

the Daily News and drives out all

"Iteds" it can as a further develop-

ment pass a law that all unem-

ployed American citizens shall

gasp out "My Country 'tis of Thee"

as they starve to death in the midst

of plenty.
• • •

Cspone Declines

It is reported that in their desire

to have a representative in Berlin

who understands the HitleY mental-

ity the Washington Administration

proposed to release Al Cftpone from

his present position in Atlanta and

send him as Ambassador to Nazi-

land. It is also claimed that Scar-

face indignantly declined the "hon-

or", preferring to be the Bigsttot in

America to a third-rate
1 piker

among the experts of Berlin.

• • •

A Reminder

"As a series of irreconcilable an-

tagonisms exist among the Allies,

the -League of Nations'—should it

ever be realized, even on paper-

wilt be a kind of Holy Alliance of

Capitalists against the workers

revolution. Propagating the 'League

of Nations' is the best means of

confounding the revolutionary feel-

ings of the working class. An In-

ternational association of sham de-

mocracies—to be achieved by a

coalition of the laboring and mid-

dle classes—is to be substituted for

the international alliance of revolu-

tionary proletaran republics. The

league of Nations' is the shibbo-

leth to split, in the interests of in-

ternational capital, the forces of the

proletariat and advance the cause

of international counter revolution.

The revolutionary proletarians of

all countries must wage relentless

war against the Wilsonian League,

a league of spoliation, exploitation

and imperialist counter-revolution."

—C. I. These on Infernatonal Sit-

uation from Communist Inter-

national. —BILL.

GreenStrides at

Labor in Blow at

SympathyStride

Sharper Struggles in Strike Wave

Like a vulture who waits till the

last breath of life has oozed out

of a dying body, William Green has

seized upon the corpse of the Frisco

General Strike to issue a statement

to tlie press which read in sub-

stance: "They should not have

fought."

First an ominous silence, then a

treacherous interview to the capi-

talist press when the strike was

under attack from all sides and

now a miserable, cringing "I told

you so" has marked the role of the

staunches! defender of capitalism

within the ranks of labor.

"A Grave Mistake"

"The sound and sober judgment

of the organized workers in Frisco

has finally asserted itself. They

made a grave mistake when they

engaged in a sympathetic strike,

but they acted wisely when they

ordered it officially terminated.

They are to lie heartily commended
for the action taken."

So it was a "grave mistake" for

the workers of Frisco to rise up in

indignation at the murder of two

of their fellow workers. It was a

"grave mistake" to have united

their forces against the united

forces of the union-busting Frisco

capitalists, to deal a blow for the

striking longshoremen who were

victims of murderous raids of po-

lice and national guardsmen. So

you think. Mr. Green. And so do

I In- bosses and their friends the

country over.

No Solidarity Green

Fuilhcr on. in his one big whine

Issued .to the press on July 20th,

Green takes occasion to castigate

sympathetic strikes for all times:

'It is a dangerous experimentation

fraught witli, grave consequences."

Grave consequences for the employ-

ers? Xo, such a thought never en-

tered the mind of this lackey. ."The

economic losses which workers sus-

tain when they are compelled to

return to work, demoralized "and

disheartened as a result of a sym-

pathetic strike, cannot be adequate-

ly appraised."

If it is the Frisco strike to which

Mr. Green refers then we are temp-

led to ask why it had to be a de-

feat? The workers responded to a

man to the general strike call, the

city was held firm in the grip of

the unanimous walkout, the capital-

ists were shouting their panic to

the heavens—victory was in sight.

It was the Judas kiss of the Greens,

(he Vaudcleurs and the Caseys that

turned a possible victory into a cer-

tain defeat and "compelled the

workers to return to work . . . sus-

taining losses which cannot ade-

quately be appraised."

Bosses Unite—0. K. for Green

That the bosses are constantly

resorting to sympathetic actions,

supporting each other with finances

and moral assistance of every de-

scription, that their network of

Chambers of Commerce are ready to

unite against labor and its unions

at a moment's notice—that troubles

Mr. Green not at all. And why
should it? This is a free country,

isn't it? .What frightens this Bap-

tist president most is that sympa-

thetic strikes may come into conflict

with the government.

"When a sympathetic strike oc-

curs, the issues primarily respons-

ible for a strike become subordinat-

ed and a new conllict arises be-

tween those engaged in the strike

and the governmental authorities

... it is compelled to bring all its

resources into action . . . the fight

is between the city, state and Fed-

eral authorities on the one side and

the strikers on the other . . . every-

one must know and understand that

in such a conllict the government

must win; it cannot surrender."

Profoundly correct, Mr. Green!

That is the first part of your state-

ment which says that the- govern-

ment lines up with the bosses. The

workers are fast learning this les-

son, but they are learning too

that the bosses and their govern-

ment will never surrender so

long as they can call upon slimy

traitors like Green, who decries a

sympathetic strike as an insurrec-

tion.

In the gigantic strikes, rolling on
like an avalanche from coast to

coast some trends are apparent

which will be of the greatest Im-

portance in future developments of

these labor struggles. The main is-

sue is union organization. That
stands out clearly and unequivocal-

ly and it is pursued consciously.

But by the very nature of these

struggles there is already implied

in them the trends toward a new
type of union, new in character and

broader In scope than heretofore.

Simultaneously with this there is

expressed also, although still un-

consciously as far as the mass of

the workers are concerned, the ef-

forts toward bringing forward a

new type of union leadership.

Throughout the country the ef-

fects of the crisis upon thp workers

drives them forward. Their griev-

ances multiply and come to a head.

A seething discontent is manifest.

The need for union organization

grows as it meets the open ruthless

attack-; of the master class. All

along the line there is a sharpening

of the class struggle. The power-

ful strikes for union organization

become ever broader in scope. Ever

more political in character, and

they will tend to advance the Am-
erican working class rapidly to

higher levels—toward class con-

sciousness.

Deeper Meaning in Straggles

On tills general background the

fight for union organization begins

to assume a deeper significance

than before. The unions that are

emerging represent something new
in the sense that they are distinct

from the traditional type of craft

unions going along with such con-

cessions as it could wrest from cap-

italism through the means of class-

collaboration and obtained at the

cost of keeping the large masses

unorganized and subsisting on a

lower standard of living. In the

minds of the many new trade union

recruits their organization is con-

ceived of from the outset as an in-

strument of struggle for better con-

ditions and this is immediately

translated into practical action. To
this extent It is a new kind of un-

ionism which stands on the order

of the day. Equally as important,

however, in the present situation is
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Tlie second Club Plan sub drive

ended on August lirst with a total

of 574 new subs.

During the past week 8(i new
subs came in as follows:

Minneapolis ( Araigo ] 20

Chicago Branch 20

Los Angeles Branch 14

New Haven Branch S

Buffalo (Itcid) 4

Bronx Sp. Youth (_'l. 4

Davenport Branch 4

Local X. Y. (A. H.) 4

Philadelphia Branch 4

Waukegau Branch 4

Complete Record
Local New York 103

Chicago Brand] 72

Cleveland Branch 60

Minneapolis Branch 40

Minneapolis (Amigo) 20

I.os Angeles Branch 30

Philadelphia Branch 20

Davenport Branch 18

New Haven Branch 10

Pittsburgh Branch 12

San Francisco Branch 12

(Osborn 4)

Toronto 12

Youugstown Branch 8

Boston Branch S

Chicago Friends of the

Militant Club 8

San Francisco Branch S

Helen Mason 8

M. N. Stone, Phila. 4

Kogan, Berkeley 4

A. S.t N. Y. C. 4

O. P., Lndtngton. Mich. 4

Ben L. 4

Leeser 4

New Castle Branch 4

Buffalo (Iteidl 4

Newark Branch 4

Oakland Branch 4

Springfield Branch 4

St. Louis Branch 4

Itoss Moran 4

A. L. Rumble 4

Jefferson Rail 4

Total in Second Drive 539

Total in First Drive 1014

Grand Total 1553

Our next Job Is to get every one

of these new subs to renew their

subscription as their terms expire.

The Militant herewith expresses

its deep appreciation to all those

hustlers who made it possihle to

add the 1533 new subs to our mail-

ing list. The securing of subscrip-

tions, as well as the selling of the

paper and its general distribution

may appear as an ordinary "rank
and Hie" job. but looked at proper-

ly it is political work of the most
important kind.

The Militant Builders have not

only helped to raise $388 for the

Militant through this drive, but

they have also enabled 1553 people

to read our message. Many of

these new subscribers, we are con-

fident, will remain with us.

Together we will continue to

build the Militant and march for-

ward to a bi-weekly, then

—

On to a Daily Militant!

the beginning of the struggle for a

new type of union leadership.

While it is not yet a conscious ob-

ject, nevertheless, it grows directly

out of the needs of the working
class and the conditions under

which it exists. The old time re-

actionary trade union leadership

now stands out more clearly as an
obstacle in the path. By its whole

outlook, its actions as agents of

capitalism, this leadership serves

as an instrument not only to pre-

vent further working class advance

but also to betray the struggle for

the aims of today.

The issue of union organization

and; union recognition cannot be

arbitrated. That will mean only a

postponement of the struggle. In

the automobile industry an arbitra-

tion procedure was accepted. It be-

came a blow to the unions which
were emerging and the grievances

of the workers remained. In the

steei industry the acceptance of

Wm. Green's proposal means that

the struggle for union recognition

is given up for the time being. In

Minneapolis and Toledo, in the

strikes of last May, the issue was
fought out. Union recognition was
gained, though only partly in Tole-

do, and in Minneapolis the recogni-

tion in order to also include the

inside men, organized by the truck

drivers union, has to be fought out

again.

Tlie Bosses* Offensive

On a nation-wide scale the em-

ployers are now determined to put

a stop to the union organization

developments. The forces of the

state power stands at their dispos-

al because they are the forces of

the capitalist state. The employ-

ers had their own idea of section

7a of the National Industrial Re-

covery Act. But they never accept-

ii\ the working class interpretation

and they immediately sensed the

danger to their special privilege of

exploitation! when the workers be-

gan to struggle for unions of a mass
character to perform a new role

distinct from that of the craft un-

ions as they existed heretofore. By
their terrific onslaught they now
hoi>e to head this off before it is

too late.

on the other hand the splendid

spontaneous actions by the working

class throughout the country testi-

fies to the fact that it senses the

great opportunity for organiation

and for making new gains which

are at hand whenever it avails it-

self of tliis opportunity. The work-

ing class is set into motion and
proceeds to break down the bar-

Tiers which stand in the way. The
rising curve of struggles give new
inspiration and creates new and

favorable opportunities for further

progress. The grievances and the

discontent of the workers is con-

nected directly with the flght for

organisation and it is militant from
the start. In this process the un-

ions have of necessity taken on a

broader scope and are becoming

more industrial in character.

Breaking tlie Craft Lines

There is involved in tbls not

merely the pedantic question of

form, but rather the question of

substance. The Minneapolis Truck
Drivers Union, for example, found

it necessary to organize also the

inside men who are directly con-

nected with their line of commer-
cial transportation. It Is reported

now that the longshoremen's union

in the cities along the Gulf is simi-

larly beginning to organize within

its ranks the Inside men connected

with the handling of ships' cargo.

We already know that the unions

developing in tlie automobile and
the steel industry among others,

could proceed to organize only on

an industrial basis, taking in all

workers to make eohimon cause iu

the tight. This to a considerable

degree also accounts for the fact

of the militancy which has been

displayed by t he workers and it

accounts much more directly for

the violent opposition and head-on

attacks by the bosses.

In San Francisco the strike in-

volved almost from the outset, not

only the longshoremen, but all the

maritime unions. From the point

of view of the bosses that progres-

sive combination had to be broken

up and the state forces, the police

and the troops, were brought onto

the scene, not to maintain "law and
order" but to protect scabs and
break the strike. All the union

men of San Francisco sensed in

this a menace to their organiza-

tions. The general strike resulted.

It became a contest with the state

powers because of the use of the

armed forces to attempt to break

the maritime strike and to attempt

to crush the unions.

In Minneapolis at the very begin-

ning of the present strike, poilce

were armed, not to maintain "law
and order", as is the usual plea

made for public consumption, but

to convoy the moving of trucks

manned by scabs and moving in

defiance of the strike. Following

this brazen provocation, the farmer-

labor governor brought the national

guard to the city as a further

threat to the strike and to the truck

drivers union. On a whole it is the

terrific attacks made by the em-
ployers and their government which

will give the exceptionally intense

political character to the present

strikes. But this is also the point

al which the capitalist lieutenants,

the reactionary labor leaders, swept

on by the force of the movement,

head It in order to behead it as

they did in San Francisco.

That is the contradiction today

—a jieneral strike, challenging the

government strike-breaking, but

headed by leaders who are the

agents of capitalism. These lead-

ers do not want a conflict with the

system of exploitation no matter

how much the life of the unions

are threatened. They play at all

times the role of a brake upon the

movement, even when appearing to

lead it forward, and their purpose

is to keep the working class In sub-

jection.

Unions—A Life ami Deatli Issue

Union organization is today the

main working class issue. By the

head-on attack it meets from the

employers and their government

the struggle for its realization in-

tensilies. Bigger battles can there-

fore he expected to follow Minne-

apolis, Toledo and San Francisco.

Bearing in mind the general back-

ground already created, it is safe

to say that these coming battles

will bring Toward much more dis-

tinctly as a workiug class objective

the new type and new methods of

unionism and the new type of tin-

ion leadership which these new con-

ditions require. This new type of

leadership is developing in the tire

of the class struggle and it stands

out already today in Minneapolis

as a tower of strength. If is bound

to emerge elsewhere.

But this course, however clearly

indicated in the present situation,

depends upon the attention and

guidance from Hit* conscious revo-

lutionary forces.

—ARNE SWABFXTC.

Ossip kolinsky

Kesigns

New York, July 31.—Ossip Wol-

Insky's resignation from the post of

"legal advisor'
1

to the Pocketbook

Makers Union remained "unaccept -

ed" here tonight when the meeting

called to consider this question al

(lie Stuyvesaut High School ended

in unprecedented commotion.

Pressure from the membership

caused Wolinsky to hand in his re-

signation to the Joint Council which

accepted it. The meeting held to-

night was for the purpose of se-

curing the endorsement of the mem-

bership to the Joint Council deci-

sion. The membership has been

angered to the extreme by Wolin-

sky's collusion with the bosses.

Since the expiration of the last

agreement with the bosses, last

May, there has been no new set-

tlement, although the membership

outlined some IS demands as points

of bargaining. Wolinsky who was

in charge of this matter did nothing

but rely upon a fact-finding commis-

sion in Washington, which In turn

did nothing, to the great satisfac-

tion of the bosses.

The meeting was packed. Tur-

moil set in at the very outset. More

than an hour was consumed electing

a chairman. Kleiumnn. a former

lieutenant of Wolinsky who desert-

ed him when he saw his ship was

sinking, took the chair and gave

the floor to a Wolinsky supporter

who urged the non-acceptance of

th« resignation. The Indignant

workers rose and voiced their in-

dignation, whereupon the Wolinsky

supporters, led by the aforemen-

tioned Stein, began a Hilly Sunday-

Holy Roller demonstration. This

bedlam all to the chairman's liking

continued for some time until order

was finally restored only for the

chairman to make the astounding

announcement thtit Wolinsky was

to report on his "activities" in

Washington. Then for the first time

In years this gangster-actor in the

labor movement could not be heard

above the angry shouts of the work-

ers: "We want your resignation."

Unable to steamroller a majority

for Wolinsky, even in this meeting

jammed with administration sup-

porters, many of whom had never

attended a meeting before, the

chairman adjourned the gathering

with iWolinsky's resignation still

hanging in the air.

Jnsl Off the Press!

Warand the4thInternational

Draft Theses AJopteJ hy the International Secretariat

of the International Communist League

TEN CENTS

PIONEER PUBLISHERS

84 East 10th Street New York, City

Statement oj the

New Group For

Workers Rights
July 21, 11)34

Not since the day^i of the post

war hysteria against liberals, radi-

cals and workers alike has (here

been so flagrant a trampling upon

workers' constitutional and civil

rights as has followed in the wake
of San Francisco's general strike.

Fifteen years ago, liberals and
friends of labor unqualifiedly con-

demned oftk/ial lawlessness in the

days of A. Mitchell Palmer. Lib-

erals and workers throughout the

land must now protest with equal

unanimity San Francisco's persecu-

Ifon of workers for their opinions

brought about by the reign of vigi-

lante terror, and denials of funda-

mental American rights to the

workers of San Francisco by pub-

lic officials.

With the propriety of the general

strike and with the merits of the

issues in the strike we are not here

concerned. We deal solely with in-

iringment of constitutional and civ-

il rights.

We make these charges:

1. 'The program of the ship-

owners to break the strike by en-

gendering anti-red hysteria was
joined in by the Governor of the

state of California, by the Mayor
of tne city of San Francisco and by

.he federal government.

i Tlie reign of vigilante terror

and vandalism resulting in raid>

ujjoii and destruction of Communist

and I.W.W. headquarters apparent-

ly were with the knowledge, appro-

val and cooperation of both the em-

ployers, the police of San Francis-

co, and the National Guard.

i. The searching of headquar-

ters of workers' organizations with-

out warrants, by police and Nation-

al Guard, and the seizure of liter-

ature* were not only entirely law-

less, but in violation of both the

federal and California constitutions

prohibiting such searches.

4. The wholesale arrests by po-

lice and military authorities oi

workers were without! just ilicalion

in law and was an abuse of Cali-

fornia's vagrancy law. It consti-

tutes another example of the use oi

llic criminal law as a strike break-

ing weapon against workers.

tl. The whole program was de-

signed to persecute strike leaders

and militant workers for their ac-

tivity in the strike ; and to punish

them for their political opinions.

As such it was a denial of freedom

of thought guaranteed to us both

by the Constitution of the U. S.

and of California.

We unqualifiedly condemn the en-

tire program.

Public officials who have sworn

to support the Constitution, have

violated their oaths of office. What
is even more ominous, mob violence

has recurred in California. Gov.

ltolph's public approval of lynch

law encouraged mob violence

against strikers in Imperial Valley.

Gov. Merriam's toleration of mob
law will serve as a direct encour-

agement to the vigilante terror

against workers that is sweeping

agricultural and urban California.

The state of California continues

to take first place among the law-

less states of the Union. Once
again California justice is on trial

before the bar of public opinion of

the entire world.

* • • •

AN OPEN LETTER TO
FRANCES PEKKIKS

Miss Frances Perkins, Secretary

of Labor,

Washington, D.C.

Dear Miss Perkins:

Your recent telegram to the

Governor of California came as

a shoek to the great liberal sec-

lion of the American people who
had begun to hope that the De-

partment of Labor in this admin-

istration was not to be an instru-

ment of hysterical red-baiting,

union-destroying activities.

The effect of your telegram,

whether intended or not, was to

encourage anti-union employers

and local and state officials every-

where to continue the drive on

labor orgaillations. The facts of

workers' struggle are too well-

known to you for us to stress

them In this connection, we ask

you to make clear to state and

local authorities that your de-

partment is not available to them

as a strike-breaking agency and

that you will not be a party to

the persecution of militant work-

ers for their opinions or strike

activities.

We ask you further to declare

forcefully against official mob
rule in California by ordering the

immediate release of these work-

ers held for your department for

strike activities, and to announce

and vigorously carry out a pol-

icy to prevent immigration offi-

cials in your department from be-

ing used by employers against

workers, ah vigilantes and local

officials have been used.

American Civil Liberties Union

General Defense Com., I.W.W.

International Labor Defense

League for Industrial Demo-

cracy

National Committee for De-

fense of Political Prisoners

The Provisional Committee for

Non-Partisan Labor Defense

MARCH OF
EVENTS

A Turn In tlie Business Trend

The overbearing confidence ex-

perienced by the American capital-

ists with the upturn in business of

recent months is rapidly evaporat-

ing as the index takes a new
and serious turn downwards. The

New Dealers relied upon the vast

stream of government funds pumped
into the pockets of finance capital

to tide over the worst stages of the

crisis and they imped that, business

would then show such increasing

signs of real demand for commodi-

ties and capital goods that the gov-

ernment would be able to stop fur-

ther outlays and return to normal

functioning. That hope has now
given way to acute anxiety. The
international crisis has brought

new and -deepening problems that

cannot he solved by capitalism.

Foreign trade has not recovered to

any appreciable extent in terms of

gold prices and values and in fact

the debt situation and the currency

difficulties keep I lie world market

iu a state of unremitting uncertain-

ty-
* • *

Slump Mure Than Seasonal

The hired optimists of capitalist

economy try to present the turn of

business downwards as merely a

seasona 1 manifestation, hut statis-

tics belie their hollow emissions.

Stocks are taking a slow but steady

iitimp. Steel ingot production for

the week ending July 21st was at

the rate of 287, of capacity as com-

pared with r>«'/t. a year ago. Iron

,ind steel production generally has

fallen off sharply and far more
hun -seasonally' 1 The weekly bus-

iness index has dropped to such an

extent that the New York Post

finds it necessary to comment on

this editorially, showing how Its

own business index dropped ten

points in tile past week and that of

'Business Week" showed a decline

of seven points under its index o£

;t week ago and a drop of 20 points

under the average for the years

192ii-l!t;«. Economists have been

predicting this more than seasonal

slump for some time, for a large

variety of reasons- The drought,

hitting the entire West so severely,

has contributed to the situation al-

though its effects have been addi-

tive rather than determining.

* • •

Tlie Workers and the New Slump

The working class will experience

:he full effects of this new down-

him in increased unemployment. In

increased drives on the frightfully

low standards of living. The prob-

lem of relief is becoming more

acute every day. The government

is being forced to expand far more

than it Intended in the 1934 budget.

The threat of worse inflation looms

nearer. Meantime prices are Begin-

ning to rise faster. Cattle are be-

ing slaughtered at an unheard of

rate i;nd yet the prices of meat keep

going up in expectation of serious

shortages later. Wholesale prices

are the highest in three years, led

of course by those of foods. Not

that these prices have reached any-

were near the pro-crisis level but

that they are rising sharply when
purchasing power is declining. The
working class faces a more desper-

ate struggle for its very existence

this fall and winter and It becomes

more than ever urgent that they

combine forces, that a united strug-

gle be conducted for adequate re-

lief, for unemployment tnsurance,

for a shorter work week of thirty

hours in all industries at higher

wages than the present miserable

ones. The employed and the unem-

ployed must ciose the ranks!
* • •

The Freud: Parliamentary Crisis

The Doumergue government Is

pursuing its task of preparing the

road for fascism. Under the guise

of a "truce", a "non-party" govern-

ment, the bourgeois republican par-

ties, the radical socialists in parti-

cular as the largest single one, are

betraying the workers and the mtd-

dle class in their ranks to violent

fascist reaction in precisely the

same manner as these parties and

the socialists betrayed them to the

bourgeoisie in the "sacred union"

that inaugurated the last imperial-

ist war. Tardieu, whose task it is

to precipitate crisis after crisis In

order to bring about the coup

d'etat, the rule by force and the

end of all democracy, for which he,

Doumergue, Chiappe, Weygand and

the others have prepared for years.

Tardieu knows that he can act with

impunity so far as the Herriots.'the

Chautemps .and the rest of the be-

traying crew of radical socialists

are concerned. The very fact that

they found it possible to enter Into

the Doumergue government of

"concentration", with its attacks on

parliamentary government, shows

that they are mere pawns in the

game of reaction. It was a fore-

gone conclusion that Doumergue

would not accept the resignation of

Tardieu for his violent attack on

Chautemps in the attempt to dis-

lodge these dubious allies so as to

concentrate the power completely

in the hands of the extreme right.

It was also a foregone conclusion

that the radical socialists would

swallow the "insult" since they

fear an open break with the right

that might precipitate a struggle on

the streets between the united

workers and sections of the impov-

erished middle class against the

fascists. —JACK WEBER,
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t QUESTION BOX
MILTON AUUBACH, Brooklyn.—(Well! Well! So

you lire going to give up hope lu the radical move-

ment If, through this column, you find the Militant

wanting, particularly if you don't get satisfactory

answers as to why it is only comrades Cannon,
Shachtmaii, anil Swubeek whom yon hear spunk at

meetings, and as to why the Communist League has
not developed new speakers. ¥our facts are not quite

correct us you would have found, had you attended

the League's open forums.

If you will take the trouble to attend any of the

seven or eight street meetings which we conduct
every week in greater New York, you will see our
other speakers. Yon will generally lind them, wea-
ther permitting, at the following locations: Boro
Park, 13th Ave. ami 43rd St.; Williamsburgh, Graham
Ave. and Barret St.; Brownsville, Pitkin Ave. and
Bristol SI.; Manhattan, Din St. and 2nd Ave., mid 9th

St. und Ave. B; Harlem, i25th St. and Oth Ave.; and
Bronx, 170th St. and Walton Ave.
Does the League of Communist Internationalists

still have your adherence?
• * •

BItONX PAINTER.—Here, briefly, Is (or was?)
the official Stalinist position towards the A. P. of L.

and T.U.U.L. (Thesis and Resolutions for the Seventh
National Convention of the C.P.U.S.A., 15)30, published

by Workers Library Publishers) :
". . . the reformist

organizations and elements, some of which (A. F. of

L. ) are outright fascist, while others ( Socialist

Party, Music group) cover their fascist activities

with pseudo-radical phrases." (p. 11, notes in brack-
eta in original).

"The party can win tite working masses for its

political leadership only by leading them in their

economic struggles; and ONLY on the basis of the

Trade Union Unity League will the party be able to

assume the leadership of these economic struggles.

. . . AH communists must belong to the T.U.U.L."

(p. 20, emphasis ours).

Your other iiueslion should be addressed to your

Stalinist friends who claim that we distort their

viewpoint, since the burden of explaining what is

meant by "rank and file leadership" falls upon the

inventors of the expression.

However that may be, the first thing Is that the

term itself is a contradiction. The "rank and file"

and Cite ''leadership", at the same time that they

supplement each other, mutually exclude one another.

The existence of a rank and tile implies the existence

of s leadership as distinct from it and vice versa,

so that the term "rank and ii!e leadership" has as

much sense us an expression like '"proletarian capi-

talist".

Because it is such a contradictory and confusing

phrase it serves the Stalinists in any and all circum-

stances. Instead of trying to explain what is meant
by this nonsensical coinbination of words, it would
be best, lu the interest of clarity, to eliminate it en-

tirely from working class vocabulary.

• • *

Sl'AItTAClST, Boro Park.—The armed state forces

In this country are made up as follows: Federal
army, 133,038; Navy, 141,814; Police, 110.M1 ; Na-
tional Guard, 187,380; and Reserve Corps Officers,

128.003, making a total of 700.782. To this must be

added state troopers and sheriffs, who are small

numerically. In addition 114,542 men were trained

at colleges etc. lu the It.O.T.C. and 38J588 attended

the C.H.T.C.
• •

YII'SEL, Boston.—What basis can there be for as-

suming that In the United States the capitalists may
be an exception and yield to a Socialist controlled

government which aims at expropriating capitalist

private- property? In the American Civil war the

southern Bourbons resorted to armed force because
their material Interests were jeopardized by the

northern industrialists' LEGAL control of the govern-

ment, lu strikes, where only part of their profits

are at stake, the American capitalists break their

own taws, where the "legal" use of foree and terror

do hot suffice. (Note San Francisco.)

You might also remind your friends that a party

which really stood for the expropriation of capitalist

property probably could never get governmental con-

trol through legal channels because the American
constitution was, at its inception, framed to prevent

such an eventuality. Let us quote from a "liberal"

historian on the reasons for which the various de-

partments of the government were set up: "Madison
foresaw a time, not far distant, when the great mass
of the people would be without landed or any other

kind of property, when in spite of all precautions a

triumphant majority might get possession of the

political machine and make it an engine of their

purposes to the detriment of the public good, that is,

In the main to the detriment of private property.

"Frightened .by this specter of democracy, some of

the members of the convention proposed to restrain

the masses by putting property qualifications on the

suffrage and on high federal officers. . . . After toss-

ing about restlessly for several days, the delegates

gave up the idea of entrenching property in the Con-

stitution by specific restrictions on voting and office

holding.

"finding that course barred, the delegates chose

another way of dissolving the energy of the demo-
cratic majority . . . the Fathers created a system of

'checks and balances', dividing the power of govern-

ment among legislative, executive, and Judicial

branches with confused and uncertain boundaries. . .

"The legislature as they devised it was of intricate

structure. Members of the House of Representatives

were to be distributed among the states roughly on

the basis of population and they w*>re to he elected

biennially. . . . But the chamber so directly affiliated

with the commonalty was by no means to have a

clear track in the making of laws. A strong Senate
was thrown across its way. Senators were to be

chosen by the state legislatures, one degree removed
from the multitude; they were to serve for six years

Instead of two; and only one-third of them were to

go out at any time, so that after each fresh election,

no matter how tempestuous, a safe majority of the
old members were to remain undisturbed in their

places. The conservative effect of age was brought
Into play : Senators were to he at least thirty years

old", five years above the minimum set for the lower
house.

"Opposite the legislature thus divided against it-

self was set the President elected by yet another
process—by a special body of electors chosen as the
state legislatures might determine—perhaps two or
three degrees removed from the passions of the pop-

ulace. Thus firmly planted on his own base, the
President was to enjoy, In addition to his executive
functions, the power of vetoing acts of Congress. To
Increase the frietion of the machine, his term was
fixed at four years, not two or six, and it was pro-

vided that he could be removed only by a difficult

method of impeachment.
"Over against the executive and the legislature

was placed the Supreme Court composed of judges
appointed, not for two, four, or six years, but for

life—judges chosen by the President and the Senate,
the two federal agencies removed from direct contact
with the populace—and In fact, as time proved, en-
dowed with the power of declaring acts of the other
departments null and void. , .

." (Beard. "The Rise
of American Civilization.")

Pay us a visit while you're In New York.

A COMMUNIST RADIO SPEECH
In the last several months, labor

history has been enriched by a
series of magnificent strike strug-
gles which match up well with the
greatest of America's working class
tradition—Detroit, Toledo, Minnea-
polis, San Francisco, Portland,
Seattle, Alabama. Examples of

courageous determination and
vorklng class solidarity, they stand
out as an inspiration to the toiling

masses everywhere.
The an ti-labor forces of the

country are determined to suppress
this rebellious spirit, if possible to

prevent the accomplishment of the
move toward unionization, and even
to crush whatever labor organiza-
tions already exist. They are play-
ing the aneient trick of dragging
the old worn-out "red-scare" her-
ring across the trail of today's

struggles fi*r an improvement in

living and working conditions. It

is claimed that the strikes of today
have been "fomented" by-reds, rad-
icals, or revolutionaries for the
pun>ose of overthrowing the govern-
ment, and an attempt is made on
this basis to arouse all of those
timid souls who believe that every
radical has a tail tucked into his

pants, cloven hoofs and his shoes

and horns under his hair into ac-

tive struggle against workers who
are fighting for nothing more than
a decent living wage.

The "Red Scare" Farce
The fact that revolutionaries—

those- who believe in the establish-

ment of a new economic order on
the basis of the abolition of capi-

talism—are active in the organiza-
tion of these struggles does not
make the "red-scure" propaganda
less ridiculous. It is as sensible to

nlanie •"reds" for these strikes as
it would be to blame the weather-
iorecaster for our present heat or a
geologist for a volcanic eruption
oecause these men know what
forces are at work and can predict

what is about to happen.
The strikes of today have their

ultimate cause iu the decay of our
L'Couomic system. On the one hand,
the processes of production have
developed at a tremendous rate so

ihut we not only have a huge bulk
of commodities produced but new
social relationships in productiou
involving the organized participa-

tion of large masses of workers in

highly mechanized plants ; on the

other hand, we have the old private

profit relationships In the Held of

distribution; and the gulf between
the two becomes ever wider as in-

dustrial development goes on. The
umounts of wages paid to the mass
of workers becomes constantly less

and less adequate in the buying of

products tor consumption. Hence
the fight for increased wages is as
inevitable in the course of capital-

ist development as the shedding of

the skin of a snake is in that ani-

mal's growth.
Labor's Weapon—Hie Strike

Strikes are by no means a new
phenomenon lu capitalist society.

Even tiie period of capitalist econo-

mic infancy is characterized by the

most violent labor battles. Not a

single improvement in the standard

of working class life, not a single

betterment of labor conditions but

has been purchased at the price of

bitter and bloody battle on the part

of organized workers. Even the

slightest of government reforms in

the nature of so-called labor protec-

tion laws have been wrenched from
the capitalist class only as the re-

sult of violent and unavoidable

struggle by the working class.

Strikes are today necessary to

enforce two working class demands,
which will not be granted by cap-

ital without a struggle: first, the

right to collective bargaining, that

is trade union organization; second,

increased wages with decreased

hours of work {or at least without

increased hours). The winning of

these two objectives, even through

the instrumentality of a general

strike, does not at present neces-

sarily involve the overthrow of the

political rule of capitalism ; it Is a

step in that direction, but the de-

mands are at this moment econo-

mic and only remotely political.

Tlie Role of Communists
Generally, the number of Com-

munist workers (and by this I mean
conscious revolutionaries) involved

in any action must necessarily be

relatively small, since they are the

mast intellectually advanced and
politically acute ; they will always

be in the forefront of every econo-

mic struggle because they under-

stand the basic Importance of mass
economic action in historical evo-

utioi£ But to say that these work-

ers can create a strike or any other

mass activity simply out of their

own revolutionary desire is to talk

without making sense. Workers

are forced by capitalism itself to

strike for betterment ol their con-

ditions and unless the whole mass

of workers involved consciously

and willingly takes part In the ac-

tion—whether It be general or Is

confined to one Industry—no strike

can even be called, let alone carried

forward with any success. The
charge that masses of workers are

"Intimidated" into striking Is the

product of a bankrupt mind that

does not want to look at facts and

makes up excuses for violence

against strikers.

Since strikes are Inevitable in the

struggle of workers against unem-
ployment and for economic security,

it would stand to reason that the

better a strike is organized and the

greater* the clarity with which its

demands are formulated and mili-

tantly pursued the better for soci-

ety as a whole, since tbe Issue will

Hammond, In*!., July 20.—On Thursday evening, July 20, comrade
Lydia Beidel of the Chicago Branch ot the Communist League,
broadcast the following statement over station WWAE at Hammond,
Indiana. The radio station, located in the heart of the steel area

of the middle west, has a registered audience of 81^000 listeners

distributed throughout the most important manufacturing towns in

the neighborhood of Gary and Chicago.. Arrangement £o the broad-

cast was effected by one of the League's most valuable sympathizers,

Salome Howard. A period of 12 minutes was allowed our speaker.
An interesting coincidence occurcd when it was found that

.Municipal Judge John H. Lyie, who has been vigorously conducting
a private red-baiting campaign, immediately preceded our speaker
on the program. He chose the stockyards strike of Chicago for
his theme. He denounced the workers for tying up normal business
in the yards, but used as his main demagogic appeal the "poor,
dumb brutes who are suffering in the yards over a misunderstanding
over wages und labor conditions." "That cattle are being shot for
want of water and food will not meet with the approval of the citi-

zens," he declared, and praised the action of the California state
government and President Green of the A. F. of L. for their work
in smashing the general strike in San Francisco.

Five years ago, this same Judge Lyie held comrade Beidel and
2ti other prisoners (who had been arrested in a demonstration)
without bail for Ave days. With his knowledge, in the dead heat
of summer, eleven women were kept penned up in a ceil built for

the poor accommodation of two. There was constant nightly har-
assing of the prisoners by sa-Jislic detectives. Court was called at
any hour ol the day or night that the judge cared. When another
judge issued a writ of habeas copii.s, Lyie immediately caused a re-

arrest on a capias. Matrons were, encouraged not to give tbe pris-

oners blankels and pillows to sleep on. Bail was raised to nearly
a quarter of a million dollars lor the 27 defendants, and iinaily the
prisoners were rescued from the hands of this friend of the "poor,
dumb brutes" only by the intercession of another judge who feared
tor the reputation of the whole innuieiiwlcourt it this thing went ou.

Comrade ileidel's speech was prepared before the broadcast went
ou, but it seemed to tit the circumstances pretty well.

nave to be settled much more
speedily if the tie-up of industry is

complete. And right here is the

ongiu of the "red" bugaboo. For

it is precisely the '"reds" or revo-

lutionaries wilhiu a labor organiz-

ation who are the most competent
organizers of such a struggle, for

it is they who understand the

torces at work and Lave profited by

years of accumulated world-wide

experience iu the technique of strike

strategy. It is they whom the auti-

labor torccs fear and it is by mis-

representing their role and objec-

tives that capitalist agencies hope

to break down the instinctive soli-

darity of the working class.

The Minneapolis Battle

One of the most beautifully or-

ganized strike maneuvers of this

period was the series of truck driv-

ers' strikes in Minneapolis which

began early this year and still oc-

cupies the center of attention in

working class circles. .Members of

ihe Commuiiisl League of America

active iu the strike, like all of the

workers of Minneapolis, are victims

of the same oppressive economic con-

ditions, but they can sec more clear-

} than the rest what to do about it.

It is regrettable that it is the pe-

culiar fortune of the anti-labor

forces that they can usually depend
for reinforcement upon the highly-

paid officials of labor unions, who
do their questionable service by of-

ficially disowning and denouncing

the courageous light of workers
=iriigglmg for organization.

Anti-lauor organizations are be
uoninig daily more prominent in the
country—the Vigilantes on the west
toast and the chambers ot com-
merce with tccir gangster und col-

lege-boy hirelings. They too are an
inevitable outcome of capitalist de-
(ja)--maggots fattening off a putrid
uody. There is only one antidote
to them—stronger labor organisa-
tion

.

Tl|» Purpose of the Strike
A strike is not a revolution and

uooody knows that better than a
Communist. The purpose of a strike
is lo enforce demands under the
capitalist syatem of production and
distribution. But the revolutionary
Knows that it Is through these
strikes thai Ihe working class will

learn two things: first, that nothing
•.an be won without strong and mili-

tant organization; and, second, that

Lhe slate apparatus, the political or-

ganization of capitalist society, will

always be used ou the side of the

master class, the capitalists. It is

not till! revolutionaries who teach

these truisms to the working class;

I hey simply put the lessons into

words and weave these experiences
into a theory of action; it is capi-

talist society itself which provides
the object lessons.

There is one more truism which
is in the process of being taught:
wherever you have capitalism you

have labor struggles and wherever
you have labor struggles you have
revolutionaries. The only differ-

ence between the revolutionaries
and other strikers is that the revo-
lutionary is a conscious part of the
social evolutionary process ; the
the others are unconscious tools of

history.

Tlie Great Teachers Speak
As far as the general program of

the Communist movement is con-
cerned, I can do no better in sum-
marizing it than to quote from the
Communist Manifesto, written in

1847 by the greatest theoreticians
of Communism, Karl Marx and
Frederick Engt'lsV

'"In what relation do the Com-
munists stand .to the proletarians

as a whole? The Communists do
not form a separate party opi>osed
to other working-class parties.

They have no interests separate
and apart from those of the prole-

tariat as a whole. They do not set

up any sectarian principles of their

own, by which to shape azid mould
the proletarian movement.
"The Communists are distin-

guished from the other working
i-lass parties by this only: 1.. In
the national struggles of the pro-

letarians of the different countries,
they point out and bring to the

troii t the common interests of the

entire proletariat independently of

all nationality. 2.- In the various
stages of development which the
struggle of the working class

against the bourgeoisie has to pass
through1

, they always and every-

where represent the interests of the
movement as a whole.

"The Communists, therefore, are
on the one hand, practically, the

most advanced and resolute section

of the working class parties of

every country, that section which
pushes forward all others; on the

other hand, they have over the

great mass of the proletariat the

advantage of clearly understanding
the line of .march, the conditions,

and the ultimate general results of

the proletarian movement.
"The immediate aim of the Com-

munists is the same as that of al!

the other proletarian parties: form-

ation of the proletariat into a class,

overthrow of the bourgeois supre-

macy, conquest of political power
by the proletariat. The theoretical

conclusions of the Communists are

in no way based on ideas or princ-

iples that have been invented, or

discovered, by this or that would-be

universal reformer. They merely

express, in general terms, actual

relations springing from an exist-

ing class struggle, |rom a historical

movement going on under our very

eyes."

And I close with the principal

slogan of Communists everywhere

:

"WOBKINGMBN OF ALT, COUN-
TRIES, UNITE! YOU HAVE
NOTHING TO LOSE BUT YOUR
CHAINS. YOU HAVE A WORLD
TO WIN."

WORLD OF LABOR

Minneapolis Sidelights — by an Eye-JVitness
On Thursday, July 19, the Min-

neapolis bosses started their first

major offensive agaiust Local 574

with a cunning strategem.

Word reached strike headquar-

ters shortly after noon that tbe

bosses were planning to move
trucks. Immediately picket cour-

iers sped to all parts of the city

calling all pickets back to strike

headquarters. T h e enthusiastic

and speedy response was yet an-

other testimonial to the militancy

and solidarity of the strikers. A
short wait and they were off amid
deafening cheers from sympathizers
In the vicinity.

Upon approaching the designated

trouble center, tbe picket captains

were quick to recognize that the

heavily armed police convoy sur-

rounded it hospital supply truck.

Without hesitation they turned
around antl returned to headquar-
ters.

Now, it is well known throughout
the city that tlie union permits

hospital trucks to operate unmol-

ested. The bosses with the able

cooperation of the police had hoped
that the convergence of pickets o,n

the scene, would give them the op-

portunity to play up the incident

as an attempt on the part of the

union to interfere with the delivery

ot needed medical supplies The
picket captains' intelligent apprais-

al of the situation had frustrated

this plot. Undeterred by this, the

Minneapolis papers carried a paid

advertisement of the Employers
Advisory Committee the next day.

The substance of the ail was an ap-

peal to the citizenry of Minneapo-
lis to chase from their midst these

diabolic Communists who made it

necessary fo furnish heavy police

guard to move medical supplies to

mothers and babies in dire need.

Second Offensive

The second major offensive took

place 24 hours later in the whole-

sale grocery district. Here a police

convoy of 150, all fully armed, stood

ready while a truck with license

plates removed picked up three or

four boxes at the loading platform

of the Slocum-Bergren Co. The
truck then took off with its large

police escort. As it moved a half

block down the street and attempt-

ed to turn the corner a picket truck

containing about ten pickets pulled

up in an attempt to force the scab

truck to the curb. As it did so,

the police without warning let loose

a terrific barrage of lead. Dozens
of bullets pierced the truck and
bodies of the pickets abroad. The

driver of the picket truck, a pow-
erfully built man, attempted to get

out of the range of tire, but not

without some attempt at vengeance.

As his truck neared the corner his

]H>werfui ieft arm reached out and
lifted from his feet a police ser-

geant who was gleefully tiring lead

into the backs of workers heroical-

ly attempting to carry wounded
strikers out of reach of the murder-
ous barrage. Holding the sergeant

in a paralyzing grip, he drove him
a block away, where he stopped his

truck, removed gun from cop and
then cop from consciousness.

Words are inadequate to describe

the bravery of these workers. Un-
armed, weaponless they rushed into

the merciless fire to help the in-

jured. It is reported that 55 cops

returned to police headquarters

where they turned in their badges.

Teu minutes after the massacre,,

strike headquarters was covered"

with dozens of severely wounded
workers, remarkably unanimous in

minimizing their injuries and urg-

ing the harassed medical corps to

look after some of the other boys.

What magnificent bravery — many
of them lying with upward of 15

lead slugs in their bodies insisting

that others be attended to lirst.

A Cop Vanishes

When the powerful truck driver

who had walloped the cop returned

to headquarters, the blood flowing

from a bullet wound in his fore-

head did not prevent him from
seeing a cop Innocently swinging
liis club a block distant from head-

quarters. With a few powerful
steps be reached the cop and told

liim in well chosen words that he

would give him two seconds to get

out of sight. That cop didn't need
two seconds, he just vanished.

The bosses had thought that

wholesale murder would break the

strike and send the strikers scur-

rying hack fo their jobs. The thou-

sands at the mass meeting gave n

powerful denial to this. They
cheered deafeningly the militant

speeches of their leaders and shout-
ed in unanimity that they were go-

ing to fight until victory was theirs.

When a union official told them
that they had received information
that the police planned a raid on
headquarters that night, they thun-
dered, "Let them try, we're ready."

They were ready too, for several

thousand' marched to headquarters
to spend the night in anticipation

of ah attack.

Workers' Solidarity

A splendid demonstration of

working class solidarity was evi-

denced iu the arrival at headquar-

ters of thirty-tive iron workers,

each carrying a 4 or 5 ft. iron bar.

They were there to lend a hand in

the defense ot the headquarters.

Labor sent other representatives,

many of them carrying the imple-

ments of their trade as weapons.

Strange to say, the police did not

make any raid; in fact they never

go within three blocks of strike

headquarters.

Tuesday, July 24 marked one full

week of the strike and in that time

not a truck had moved. The union

was stronger than ever, the leader-

ship as alert and intelligent as any

one could wish for. This day also

brought forth the mightiest demon-

stration Minneapolis had ever seen.

Henry Ness, one ol the strikers who
had been killed, was buried while

more than. 40,000 workers pledged

that they too would give their lives

even as he, if tile bosses tried to

break their union and take away
their meagre crust of bread.

Albert Goldman the union's at-

torney, made a remarkable speech

in which he pointed out that Henry

Ness had died lighting in the class

battle, and that such sacrifices

would no longer be necessary when
the workers had taken power from

the bosses and ran the country

themselves.

The bosses are frantic—they can-

not break the spirit or solidarity ol

the workers. Unemployed workers

prefer to register as pickets rather

than receive extra pay us scabs.

The work of the Minneapolis Cen-

tral Council of Workers deserves a

special tribute from all workers

for the splendid manner in which

they have mustered their forces

behind the union. This organiza-

tion, set up by the League, has lent

yeoman service to the strikers as

evidenced In the numbers shot In

the Friday affray. 20% of those

shot were members of this unem-

ployed organization.

With such spirit, with such soli-

darity, with such leadership the

fight cannot lie lost though all the

forces of reaction are lined up in

solid phalanx against them. One
must not forget the Stalinists who
help reaction by distributing leatiets

attacking he leadership. The strik-

ers know the difference between
Communist leaders and the Stalin-

ists. The Stalinists they call "bad

Communists" while the League

comrades are designated' as "good

Communists". —JERRY KOTZ.

DORIOT
A revealing commentary ou the sincerity of the

Stalinists in the united front recently built between
ihe Socialist party and the Communist party of
France is the news that simultaneous with this action
Doriot has been expelled from the C.P.F. Jacques
Doriot, mayor of the proletarian suburb ot Paris.

Saint Dents. led the revolt in the French Communist
i'artf for the tactic of united front from organisa-
tion to organization. Wore, he violated the discipline

of the Stalinist bureaucracy and concluded an anti-

Fascist unity pact with the Socialist party of Saint
Denis. For this lie was accused by the high priests

of the French Stalin church of "discrediting Com-
munism . . . and aiding Fascism". The Moscow C. I.

moguls coudemm-j him tor "'following the path of
the counter-revolutionist Trotsky."
Now tltat the pressure of the workers of France

forces the Stalinists to make a volte face they expel
Dorlot iu order to preserve the '"infallibility" of the
bureaucracy just as they expelled comrade Trotsky
from the Russian Party iu 1927 when they partially
accepted his policies on industrialization and collec-

tivisation. Doriot is expelled so that tlte next time
the bureaucrats get ready for. another zig-zag they
can maintain the lihiff ; "we were right before, dur-
ing and after . . . there has been no change la our
policy."

Doriot's expulsion is very recent but his actual
schism with the bureaucracy dates from several

mouths back. During ail this time Doriot's only pro-
gram fias been the united front. He maintained si-

lence on the other iuirnimg questions before the revo-
lutionary movement, particularly the need for a new
Communist party. Some three weeks ago Dorlot
broke his unseemly quiet in a speech at a public
meeting at Saint Denis and reiterated his centrist
stand in the amorphous formula: "For a united party
and a united class." Ignoring or unaware of reasons
and causes Dorlot stigmatized the Comintern Which,
he declared, wants top sergeants and not militants.

In the course of his speech Doriot, for the first time
replied to our persistent question saying: "The Trot-
ik.visi comrades have asked me if 1 am going to form
it new parly, a truly Leninist party? I answer cate-

gorically no!" The mistaken reasoning for Doriot's
straddle, which is nothing but an emulation of the
total failure of the P.U.P. (Party of Proletarian
Unity), re^ts on the assumption that there are suf-
ficient dynamic elements in the C. P. and revolution-
iry tendencies in the ,S. 1\ for the fruition of his

program of "a united party and a united class."

Whether the workers in Saint Denis will follow

Doriot in his Centrist course remains to be seen.
But it Is certain that a continuation of this middle-
of the road iKilicy will destroy the effectiveness of
the movement which showed so much promise and
lead it into a swamp of opportunism or capitulation.

V *

UNITED FRONT IN THE SAAB
After1 years of criminal sabotage by the bureau-

cracies of both social democracy and Stalinism while
he Fascist gangs of Hitler made ominous gains, a
united front agreement has been concluded In the
Saar region for the preservation ot the status quo.
While the insistent agitation of the International
Communists has liually been vindicated In what Is

no doubt a tremendous step forward, the non-aggres-
sion pact of the French' parties is Imitated to the
letter. Thus the bureaucracies of both Stalinist and
socialist party shield their further actions against
any adverse criticism. Although for the first time
a truly popular movement against Fascism has come
into being into the Saar, practical steps like the or-

ganization of a workers' militia, alone effective

against Hitlerite assaults on workers organizations
remain tasks to be accomplished.

UNEMPLOYED REVOLT IN HOLLAND
Peter Schmidt, chairman of the Independent So-

ialist Party of Holland (one ot the slguees to the
pact of the four) gave an interesting Interview to a
representative of the British New Leader {July 20)
on the recent unemployed revolt in that country. In

spite of braggart claims of the Communist party
Schmidt maintains that the action of the jobless was
purely spontaneous. It was in protest against a re-

duction iu relief ranging from 20 to 50%. The hero-
ism of the jobless was magnificent. Barricades,
built out of paving stones, were hastily erected In

defense against the attacks of heavily armed troops.

Six workers were killed in the streets. More than
'wo hundred people were wounded when soldiers and
police fired through windows which were kept open
in defiance of military orders. The revolt spread to

twelve of the largest towns.

Official Socialist party leaders played a treaeberons

game during the revolt. In one instance, members
of the Metal Workers Union sent a delegation to

their leaders asking them what they proposed to do
about the jobless revolt. The leaders telephoned to

the poliee requesting a flying squad to remove the

delegation from their offices. The same afternoon

one of the members of the deputation was shot dead
by police. The Stalinist party aroused the Ire of the
workers by boasting that it had led the revolt and
then when the government threatened action against

It rushing out a sitecial edition of their paper dis-

claiming responsibility for the events and in stool-

pigeon manner shifting It on the Independent Social-

ist party.

PREPARING TO DEFEND THE FATHERLAND
*N BRITAIN

On" the eve of Stanley Baldwin's bellicose speech

"n the House of Commons where he called for a huge
increase in the aerial force of Britain in preparation

for a war which he believes certain, the General

Council of the Trades Union Congress, the National

Executive of the Labor Party and the Executive of

the Parliamentary Labor party met and decided on
a program that can give only comfort to the British

warlords.

In the statement issued from this meeting a dls-

'inction is made between a "war of an aggressive

character" and a "war undertaken in defense of the

collective peace system." They declare themselves

ready to oppose the first type of war by strengthen-

ing the League of Nations, non-aggression pacts and
the rest of the worthless pacifist tommyrot. But In

the second case they say It is the duty of the entire

citisK'nry "unflinchingly to support our government

in all the risks and consequences ot fulfilling its duty

to fake action against a peace-breaker."

British imperialism could ask for no better guar-

antee that their servile lackeys in the labor move-

ment will patriotically support their colonial empire

In the next war and drive the workers into slaughter

against any robber power that threatens It. 20 years

after the bloodbath in which the brigand British

capitalists clashed with the "aggressor" German mili-

tarism in a "war to end all wars" the English trade

unions and Labor' party valets of His Majesty ale

laying the ground for another August Fourth.

And suppose by some stretch of the convenient Im-

aginations of the Hicks and the Henderson they con-

ceive of Britain entering the war tor aggressive pur-

poses? What do they propose to do then? Absolute-

ly nothing. They reject the general strike as being

"Impracticable" because workers in countries like

Germany, Italy and Japan could not join the general

strike because of the destruction of the trade union

movements there.
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EDITORIAL Arrest of Cannon and Shachtman

A 'Farmer-Labor' Strikebreaker

iHE mask is off. The "friend of the worker", the Farmer-Labor

Governor of Minnesota has revealed himself io be the bitterest foe

of organized labor, the shrewdest supporter of the bosses. Olson has

played out his bag of ti'icks. And every trick has been a boon to the

CltUens Alliance, a Wow at the embattled drivers.

Workers opening their eyes to thie perfidious deeds of Olson, will

marvel at his skill in hiding his real intentions. Step by step he

ploughed into the solid ranks of the strikers, sowing confusion and

winning their confidence at the same time. The job could net have been

better executed had it all been premeditated.

Elected on the platform of the Farmer-Labor party, which has even

t>een so radical arf to call for the "111)01111011 of the profit system". Olson

did everything to solicit the backing of the drivers. In the May strike

he acted as a go-between In the arbitration of issues after G74 had al-

ready won the battle. He called out the National Guards, but kept them

In the barracks. At the conclusion of the conflict he is reputed to have

made a personal donation of $500 to the truckers" union.

Then came the second strike. Here the issue was joined. The

union-busting Citizens Alliance was determined to smash the drivers.

574 accepted the challenge and prepared to fight to the last ditch to make

Minneapolis a union town. No hedging now! Governor Olson had to

take a stand—for or against the workers. And h!e did! But not before

he had delivered himself of more honeyed words to convince the strikers

that the man in the St. Paul capiiol was their friend. The occasion

was the fusillade at unarmed pickets by Bloody Johannes" murderers.

Olson denounced Johannes not so much for the murder but for breaking

Ms promise in violating the truce, that no trucks would move. Then

Olson made his grand gesture. He summoned the National Guards on

the streets and proclaimed martial law "to protect the strikers"!

Under the pretext of protectinj the strikers Olson's troops have

protected scabs and scab trucks. Where cops, thugs, preachers and red

scares failed to move trucks in Miineapolis, Olson brought the troops

In to do the dirty work. Rivalling only his rod-baiting colleague In

California, the St.* Paul demagogue called out his army to keep the city

In essentials, but in reality movine commercial vehicles of every de-

scription. When the strikers saw trucks moving they saw through

Olson at the same time. They would battle and beat the troops even as

they had the police. Before the drivers could make their threat effective

the troops Takied the strike headquarters, drove the workers out and

arrested the union leaders, William Brown, Vincent and Miles Dunne.

200 drivers were thrown info military barracks and then the Central

Labor Union, set up as a second headquarters, was invaded by soldiers.

Under the pretense of helping I he strike, Olson has done his level

best to crush it. An avowed partisan of civil liberties and -democratic

rights for workers, Olson has gone fr.rther in destroying them than even

reactionary Governor Merriam. Wb,Te they deployed troops hesitantly

in the Frisco general strike, Olson decared martial law in a struggle

With only 7.000 involved. Haking a leaf from Hitler's book this "wolf

In sheep's clothing" committed the most despotic action American labor

has seen in years when he crashed into strike Headquarters and jailed

strike leaders. His cunning words of support were only slightly more

successful than the raw propaganda of the Citizens Alliance and Dan

Tobln. This agent of capitalism, like all the rest, needed the mailed

flat to get results for the employers.

II Olson thinks his troops will defeat the strike and drive the

workers back In submission then he is sadly mistaken. The drivers in

Minneapolis are fighting mad. Reports in the capitalist press tell us

that in face of war-time artillery more than fifty trucks were over-

turned by pickets and scabs given the drubbing of their lives.

Every strategem of the bosses has collapsed. Their rump revolt

was turned Into a victory for the union. The red-scare was flung back

Into the teeth of its originators. Tobin was told to keep Ms filthy

hands off the strike. The shooting solidified the ranks and the drivers

set their jaws for renewed battle. Olson will fare no hetter.

Victory or defeat, the curse of the entire labor movement Is on

Olson Ho is forever discredited in !he eyes of every worker and honest

progressive. The career of Olson as a liberal is over. The curtains taut

are rung over Olson are rung over the whole gamut of liberalism and

Farmer-Laborism

.

Away with it! Clear the road for a revolutionary party of the

working class and the overthrow of the rotten system that Olson repre-

sents?

(Continued from Page 1)

Strike at Martial Law!
As we go to press, the latest news from Minneapolis is that

Governor Olson is showing his trn,i colors so that even the Farmer-

Labor workers on strike there can see them clearly. His militia

has marched into their headquarters, arrested the strike1 leaders,

tn™ marched on the Central Lubcr T'nion headquarters and raided

that too!

In such a situation, of course, our main concern is the safety of

out comrades in Minneapolis win have worked devotedly in the

interest of the striking fvncl nun. :md the rights of the Minneapolis

workers to union organization sinj a leadership of their own choos-

ing.

At the same time we must remember that without a voice which

speaks out in unqualified words and reaches the strikers, our duty

to the Minneapolis workers is nut fulfilled. In this* situation we

most remember the Militant more than ever.

We must make it possible for »ur comrades in Minneapolis who

are not connected with the striko to geti bundles of our Militant

lor general distribution.

The MUttant is (he only working class paper which devotes its

columns mainly to the Minneapolis situation.

For that reason it is important that the Militant) reach every

striker.

But the Militant cannot do this effectively without funds. In

, our eagerness to help the Minneapolis workers we must bear this

fact in mind ail the time, and continue our support of1 our agitator,

the Militant.

Our financial situation is very critical Junt at present. The

Organization-Press Campaign has not brought sufficient returns to

make it possible to print extra thousands of the paper weekly, In

Minneapolis and in every other city in the country.

We must help to arouse the workers everywhere to a full real-

ization of the grave dangers confronting the Minneapolis workers.

We must spread the Militant everywhere. We must send large

quantities to every city where we have connections.

The capitalist press gives only meager information about what is

happening to the workers of Minneapolis. Only the Militant tells

the full story.

With a proper nation-wide distribution of our paper we can

work up sufficient sentiment for I he Minneapolis workers to get a

nation-wide protest against the fascist tactics used by Governor

Olson.

Our duty is clear: PRINT 10.000 copies of the Militant each

week and have them distributed throughout the country.

HELP US ACCOMPLISH THIS!
SEND US 81 TO-DAY!
The Minneapolis strikers are fighting courageously in spite of

the presence of the militia. They are giving their all. Two of them

have already paid with their lives. A number of others are serious-

ly sick at the hospital.

OF YOU WE ASK ONLY $1.00 TO-DAY.
Help ua spread the true facts of the Minneapolis heroic battle

to every part of the country.

DON'T FAIL THE WORKERS IN MINNEAPOLIS!
HELP US PRINT 10,000 copies weekly as long as the battle

rages.
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workers, they did not miss an op-

portunity to explain to the mem-
bership that the Red Scare was a

barrage being laid down by the em-

ployers behind which the union was

to be crushed and the men driven

back to the outrageous conditions

of work and wages against which

they were rebelling. Instead of

falling into the cunningly laid trap

of the Citizens Alliance and start-

ing an antf-Communist hunt in

their own ranks, the union leaders

stood like rocks and insisted that

every worker—be he Communist or

Democrat, Republican or Farmer-

Labor, whatever might be his poli-

tical, economic, religious opinions

or affiliations—was a soldier in

the union with full rights and

duties, and that no discrimina-

tion would be practiced against

anyone. It is this attitude which

made it possible to hold the union

together instead of letting It fall

prey to artificially injected dissen-

sion inspired by the employers.

Having no other arguments, how-

ever, the desperate bosses were

compelled to harp on the same

string throughout the whole strug-

gle. Being unable to defend a posi-

tion which says that 42^ cents au

hour for a family matt Is too much,

they simply did not bother to de-

fend it at all, and concentrated In-

stead upon baiting of Communists.

They needed a sensation, and on

Wednesday evening, the papers fin-

ally burst out with It.

At about 10 p.m. of that evening,

a trio of Minneapolis detectives,

Hanked by a cop in uniform, placed

James P. Cannon and Mas Shacht-

man under arrest. Both of them

had apparently lieen nnier surveil-

lance for days.

Finger Prints Taken

Transported to the police head-

quarters, they were immediately

talien to the jail, their finger prints

taken, and despite unanswered de-

mauds that they he told why they

had been arrested, or what the

charges agafnst them were, or that

they be permitted to communicate

with their attorney they were

lodged in a city cell.

Meanwhile, a squad of detective*

broke into the hotel room* of toe

two prisoners, and without even

the formality ot it search warrant,

proceeded to ransack the personal

effects and papers which they found

there. Copies of the Militant, of

the daily strike paper, the Organ-

izer, personal letters, and Shaebt-

man's whole suitcase, were brought

down to police headquarters with

the hope that evidence might be

found to show that the two Com-

munists had been on the verge of

blowing up the city, at the very

ieast, so that they might be held

long enough by the police to in-

capacitate them for the duration of

the strike, in any case.

What the police and their mast-

ers, the Citizens Alliance, were af-

ter, Was proof that Shachtman and

Cannon were directing the truck

drivers strike. And although they

pored over every single scrap of

paper they found and examined the

notebooks of the prisoners with

microscopic care, all they were able

to find was a number of routine

letters and telegrams received by

Cannon and Shachtman from New
York, addressed to them in care of

Vincent R. Dunne, one of the in-

fluential strike leaders of Local

574. The whole thing was a flop,

and didn't even have the ground-

work material for a good-sized

frame-up.
Questioning by the captain of

detectives, Ohman. failed to elicit

any more information from the

prisoners than was available to the

man In the street. Here again, the

two men demanded the right to

have their attorney, Albert Gold-

man of Chicago, present during the

cross-examination. Ohman, assist-

ed in his questioning by Police

Chief Johannes, who has earned

himself the opprobrious nickname

of Bloody Mike, told Cannon and
Shachtman that their demand for a

lawyer was not being denied (!)

but at the same time the lawyer

was not forthcoming, nor were they

permitted to telephone him about

their case.

A Real "Scoop"

The next morning, the local cap-

italist press boomed with the news.

Copies of purloined letters and tel-

egrams, skillfully provided with

terrifying headlines that had little

or nothing to do with the contents

which hopeful editors expected

their readers not to bother reading,

had been generously supplied to the

Alliance press and were spread all

over the columns.
But if they counted upon a reac-

tion in the ranks of the workers,

and above all in the ranks of 574,

they were miserably disappointed,

instead, the union and Its newspa-
per took up the issue and demanded
the release of the prisoners, not only

when they were held by the police,

but also later, when they were

I-laced under military arrest by the

National Guard. So far as the em-
ploj'Ki-* were concerned '.ie arre*-'

proved a dud.

Under Military Arrest

Friday morning, thirty-six hours

after their arrest, and with a vug-

raney charge actually booked
against them, the prisoners were
brought into court. Attorneys
Gcldman and Mendow of Minnea-
polis were on hand with a wilt of

habeas corpus. But before the vag-

rancy charge could be heard, the

men were transferred to Judge
Guildford's court. There the city

attorney declared that be had no

objections to the release of the men
On the writ. It immediately became

clear why no prosecution was to

take place. Having found it im-

possible to hold the men any long-

er even on a trumped-up charge,

Johannes had arranged with the of-

ficers of the National Guard, who
had taken over the city under mar-

tial law the day before, to put

Cannon and Shachtman under mili-

tary arrest.

Just as the release in civil court

was effected, a sergeant of the

Guard entered the courtroom—the

first time such a procedure has ever

been witnessed iu the history of

.Minnesota—and demanded the cus-

tody of the prisoners. The sensa-

tion was heightened by the fact

that he was armed with a sub-ma-

chine gun and that a dozen Guards-

men, automatics strapped to their

sides and rifles in their hands, stood

outside the courtroom as an escort

for the dangerous lteds. Complete-

ly surrounded, Cannon and Shacht-

man were marched down the corri-

dors, out of the municipal huilding

to the street, where another score

of Guardsmen awaited them with

another score of automatics and

rifles. They were bundled into an

open military truck, still as heavily

and nervously guarded as if they

were either some invaluable treas-

ure or an automatic time bomb
which might explode at any mo-

ment.

Flanked front and rear by other

cars, the truck drove the prisoner*

to the Armory—the first military

prisoners to be taken after the de-

claration of martial law—although

they could not conceivably have

repeated. They then declared that

they would refuse to leave the city

of Minneapolis of their own voli-

tion, that they would depart only

if forced to do so by a squad of

Guardsmen. They had violated no

law, they had not violated, nor

could they have, any of the military

regulations which were put into ef-

fect during their stay in city jail,

and they would insist upon their

rights to curry on as correspond-

ents for their periodicals to exactly

the same degree as the representa-

tives of out-of-town capitalist pa-

pers who had, of course, not been

molested.

Colonel McDevitt made no at-

tempt to reply to the arguments

and demands of the two men and
contented himself with a repetition

of his order. Immediately upon

quitting the Armory, Cannon and
Shachtman dispatched a telegram

to the commander-in-chief of the

Minnesota National Guard, Gover-

nor Oison, which we quote here in

full

:

Telegram to Olson

"Under tyrannical military or-

der delivered to us at the Nation-

al Guard Armory by Colonel Mc-

Devitt, after being held illegally

under military arrest for six

hours, we are being compelled by

force to leave Minneapolis. We
have been here as correspondents

for the papers which we represent

and at no time violated any law,

civil or martial, nor have we
even been charged with any such

violation. We were released from

city prison after thirty-six hours

illegal detention on writ of ha-

beas corpus. We were then Ille-

gally arrested in the courtroom

Stalinist Zig-Zags

The United Front

violated any martial law regulation by a large squad of heavily armed'

"Shoot to Kill"

In the National Guard Armory
they were seated on a bench prior

to being brought to the guardhouse,

with explicit order's given the

armed sentinels to "Shoot to kill if

they make a move to escape"! In

the guardhouse, with no explana-

tion given of the reason for the ar-

rest, the two were held for another

six hours.

At the expiration of this period

of time, Provost Marshal Colonel

Elmer McDevitt entered Uie deten-

tion room and informed the pris-

oners that they were to lie released

and ordered to leave the city im-

mediately. Cannon and Shachtman
demanded to know what charges

had been made against them, what

law they were supposed to have

violated. No reply was made, and

the deportation order was merely

Drivers Force the

Release ofLeaders

(Continued from Page 1)

der pretense that there they would

be better cared for. Meanwhile, the

patnstaking arrangements of the

strikers to take care of their own
were destroyed in the clean-up.

The pretext under which the raid

was undertaken was that the strik-

ers had held a mass meeting on a

public playground in violation of

military orders. Later, when Brown
and the Dunne brothers were re-

leased, it was admitted that they

had obtained the necessary permit.

By that time the damage had

been done, the strikers had been

driven out of their headquarters,

and their leaders locked up in the

military stockade, on the hope that

this drastic action would bring the

strikers to their knees. The answer

of the strikers was renewed picket

activities, swift and resourceful,

against which the military were

powerless.

In desperation, the military next

raided the offices of the Central

Labor Union body, seizing flies and

documents.
Since the National Guard arrived,

the order Issuing permits to "es-

sential" trucks has been more and

more generously interpreted —for

the bosses.

Until now the Guardsmen are

playing an open scab role, guard-

ing—as well as they can—scab
trucks of all kinds and descriptions.

Affidavits from workers report that

pie-trucks, trucks bearing electric

signs, toys, and other non-essential

materials passed the National

Guardsmen unchallenged, while the

pickets were prohibited by steel

bayonets from Interference.

It was the hope of Governor Ol-

son obviously that his order should

gradually be extended until all

truck service was restored to nor-

mal under scab operation, while

the workers stood by paralyzed and
helpless.

Governor Olson's order read

:

"Trucks will move only on military

permits and picketing by automo-

biles or otherwise will be complete-

ly stopped."

The permits were issued at first

under fake signs and pretenses of

Interstate Commerce, meat and
bread, etc. Until even this pretense

has been abandoned.

But picketing by automobiles or

otherwise, has not been stopped

!

It is the greatest tribute to the

militancy of the workers that they

were able to defy first the police

bullets and now the bayonets of the

National Guard.
,The "Red Issue" could not stop

the strike.

The police thugs, the brutal kill-

ing of Ness and Belor, who died

yesterday from his wounds, could

not stop the strike.

Martial law could not stop the

strike,

National Guardsmen and confined

in the Armory without explana-

tion or charges, nor have any yet

been made against us. It was
obviously impossible for us to

violate any provisions of martial

law since we were confined to

<_'ity prison from the time of its

promulgation until the moment of

our military arrest. We know of

no such outrageous violation of

constitutional rights in any city

in recent times. Even in Califor-

nia, under the rule of the most

reactionary Governor, who is an

open agent of employers, such

dastardly deportations had to he

executed by paid thugs disguised

as Vigilantes and Iu no case bore

the stamp of civil or military

authority. It remained for the

city of Minneapolis and the state

of Minnesota, under a Farmer-

Labor Governor, to witness such

a procedure which strikes at the

very heart of civil liberties for

which the labor movement and

the progressive farmers, upon

whose Support you base yourself,

have always fought. We wish to

inform you that under protest

and against our will we are leav-

ing Minneapolis under the force

and duress of the National Guard

which yon command. We demand
of you the immediate revocation

of this despotic order which is

obviously aimed at the under-

signed alone, as correspondents

of the few papers which have

wholeheartedly supported the

strike of Local 574 and which is

in no ,way designed to hamper or

restrict the activities of corres-

pondents for papers representing

the interests of the employers, to

say nothing of the Citizens Alli-

ance whom you have publicly

branded as a sinister clique con-

spiring against the people's inter-

ests and responsible for the red-

handed murder of unarmed men.

We intend to make our appeal

known to labor and liberal forces

of the entire country and will

make your direct and personal

responsibility known particularly

to those who have hitherto re-

garded you as a progressive and

libera,! Governor. We await an

immediate reply in care of o'ur

attorney, Mr. Albert Goldman,

Hampshire Arms Hotel, Minnea-

polis.

'"James P. Cannon, editor,

The Militant

"Max Shachtman, editor,

The New International."

No reply was ever sent to this

message by Governor Olson. But

the bluff to get Shachtman and

Cannon to leave the city without

protest, did not work. Instead, a

reaction set in against the outrag-

eous procedure. Officials of 574 en-

tered their protest with the. Gover-

nor. And the next morning, the

press carried a statement by Olson

declaring that the correspondents

of the "Tory Tribune" as well as

those of the "radical Militant"

should enjoy equal rights in the

city.

And such as they are, we still

enjoy them. —M. S.

Is the united from with the So-

cialist parties (hitherto the "so-

cial-fascists"), for long so vigor-

ously denounced by the Stalinist

leaders, here and elsewhere, again

to ot* accepted as a pottcy of the of-

ficial Communist parti^sV Supr.i-

cially thatappears to be the case.

But in reality It is not.

The Stalinist, party leadership,

over the signature of its general

secretary, Browder, submitted a

proposition to the Socialist party

convention for a united front strug-

gle for certain specific aims. Later

that proposition wus repeated to

rhe K. P. national committee with

several requests already made for

an answer. As yet the Socialist

party leadership has made no an-

swer and the question might well

be posed: Why Is it silent?

There is one basic answer to this

question and it is well documented

by facts from recent history. The

.Socialist party leadership, like that

of international social democracy,

of which it is a part, prefers cap-

italism to u workers republic—to a

Soviet Republic. For that we have

the best proof in the German So-

cial Democratic party's participa-

tion, in the Hindeuburg "iron front"

right up to the fateful hour of Hit-

ler's seiure of power. We have the

additional proof of its Austrian

brother party clinging to the coat

tail of Doilfuss right up to the day

when he trained his howitzers on

the homes of the Austrian socialist

workers.

From this basic proposition Cows

the attitude of the Socialist party

leaders, of relying on bourgeois de-

mocracy and its rules of the game,

rather than on the militant strug-

gle of a united working class, ot

flnding more comfortable company

and more agreement with the reac-

tionary trade union officials than

with the struggles of the left wing

workers. Inevitably, and in time,

this will tear the workers loose

from the Socialist leaders. But that

is not yet the case.

There is, however, also another

side to this question. The Stalin-

ist party leaders have not at all

convinced the Socialist workers

that they mean their united front

policy seriously, that they propose

a genuine united front. On the

contrary. They have done every-

thing in their power to divide the

working class and prevent its unity

of action.

While it now appears that there'

Is a change in orientation and

methods of the Stalinist leadership

of the party and of the Third in-

ternational, it is not a real politi-

cal change. To affect a real change

in this respect It would be necessary

to throw overboard the ideological

baggage of the recent past and to

repudiate many of its concepts and

methods. First of all It would be

necessary to repudiate the spurious

theory of '-social-fascism".

It would be necessary to repudi-

ate Stalin's axiom that, "social de-

mocracy is objectively the moderate

wing of fascism. They do not ne-

gate one another. They are not

antipodes, but twins,"—or is this

still to be considered correct? If

so there could not and there should

not be a united front. No, It is nec-

essary to repudiate it because it

has nothing In common with the

Leninist conception of the working

class and its forces.

But it wus in following these ri-

diculously false ideas that Manuil-

sky reported to the Eleventh Com-

intern plenum that those "in our

own ranks who erroneously act

along the line ot a belief In the ex-

istence of a basic contradiction be-

tween bourgeois democracy and

fascism^ between the social demo-

crats and Hitler's party, are harm-

ful and fatal to the Communist
movement." And the American

party at its plenum in 1932 defines

as "American social-fascism {Am-

erican Federation of Labor, Social-

ist Party, particularly the Muste

wing with the Lovestone-Cannon

renegades)." Is that still to be

considered correct, or was it pure

and unadulterated fakery?

Ami let us ask Willi Muenzen-

berg, who is now the celebrated

visitor here, was he correct when
he said in Feb., 1931, "A bloc, or

even an alliance, or even a tempor-

ary Joint operation iu individual

actions between the Communst
party and the Socialist party in

Germany against national social-

Ism, would forever discredit the

Communist party among the broad

mosses of the workers, toiling peas-

ants and the middle strata, and

draw it Into decline."

Is he ready to repudiate that

now? Will he disavow the old slo-

gan of the German Young Commu-
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nist League—"Drive the social

fascists out of the factories, out of

the unemployment bureaus, out of

the trade schools." Will he disavow

the old slogan of the German Young
Pioneers—"Beat the smallest Zoer-

giebels out of the schools and play-

grounds."

Your own statements condemn

you as liars. You canno expect,

gentlemen, that workers shall take

your united front proposals serious-

ly unless you are ready to declare

that all this was false.

Formally the united front pro-

posal has now been made to the

Socialist party and to its national

committee. What is its meaning?

Dour this represent a political

change from the course pursued In

the past? We recall from very re-

cent date, from the eighth conven-

tion of the official Communist

party, held in April this year, the

thesis declaration: "The Commu-
nist party must widen its struggle

,'or the united front with the social

lemoerntic workers, over the heads

if their treacherous leaders."—Over

he heads of the leaders—what hol-

ow vapid phrases. They will not

ielp in the least to tear the work-

ers away from social reformism,

nid that, after all, Is the ultimate

ibjective of the revolutionary party.

Today such hollow phrases repre-

sent only the most stupid disregard

if the organization of the social

lemccratic workers. Unfortunate-

ly these social democratic workers

still belong to their party and sup-

L
xirt their leaders because they are

socialist workers. Disregard of

his fact serves only to provide an

xcuse for the S. I', leaders to re-

ject the united front offer. It be-

omes only a bureaucratic maneu-

ver at the expense of the working

hiss unity of action. Nothing

30uid suit the social reformist

eaders better than this. They cau

continue with impunity their trea-

cherous role of support of liourgeols

democracy.

It would be illusory to expect

'hat these formal united front pro-

posals represent a political change

if policy of the Comintern and its

various parties. Essentially it re-

flects the pressure of the Cornmun-

.ist workers facing! an ever more

menacing enemy to which the Stal-

inist leaders are attempting to ad-

just themselves in a tactical way

instead of giving actual leadership,

it represents the pressure due to

the decline of the official Commu-
nist parties and an effort of the

Stalinist bureaucrats by means of

another periodical zlg zag to estab-

lish an alibi for the past failures

when the genuine united front had

in reality become a life and death

question. Meanwhile the bureau-

crats of the Cominern have become

so estranged from an actual united

front policy that what they propose

now is in reality the social demo-

cratic "non-aggression pact" which

-mspends criticism. That, of course.

Is false to the core. One of the

first essentials of a genuine united

front is the freedom of mutual cri-

ticism of all participants.

In the formal united front pro-

posal made by the C.P.U.S.A., there

is listed as one of the aims, "build-

ing a revolutionary trade union

leadership." Is that possible of

achievement jointly with the social

democrats? Obviously not. And
we might also ask, what role will

the T.U.U.L. rival unions play In

this? But there are many more

questions that the Stalinist leaders

are obliged to answer before they

can begin to convince a single

worker with the seriousness of

their united front proposal^ and

even before it can become clear to

their own members and supporters

what they mean.

Are they ready to repudiate their

theory of social-fascism and their

declarations of the impermissibility

of a bloc with the Socialist parties?

Are they ready to repudiate their

spurious united front from below

policy? Are they ready to repudi-

ate their actions at the Madison

Square Garden meeting? Are they

ready to liquidate their T.U.U.L.

policy of rival unions, which splits

the labor movement, and adopt a

policy of the militants working

within the mass unions?

These are minimum requirements

to prove the sincerity of the united

front policy, to prove that the for-

mal offer made means a genuine

united front. However, mere de-

clarations and mere formal propo-

sals are not sufficient. It is nec-

essary to adopt a policy which In

all the practical daily activities of

the Stalinist party proves by deeds

that Its interests are identical with

those ot the working class, that it

has no separate factional motives

and tliat It means the professed

united front proposal seriously.

For us this question does not

present difficulties. We stand
squffrely for the Leninist united

front policy. We are ready at all

times to contribute all in onr pow-

er towards a genuine united front

of Communist and Socialist and

also trade union organizations

against the attacks upon the work-

ers by the bosses and their govern-

ment, and against the rise of fas-

cism. In that there must be pre-

served the right of mutual criticism

and Independence of organizations.

Do not bind your own hands! There

must be no common platform, but

agreement on practical aims to be

respected and to be honored. To
keep separate banners, but to strike

unitedly must be the objective.

—ABNE SWABECK.
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Fight Cripples

Strike ofNew
York Painters
What amazes Hit' trade-fin ion ist

of average honesty and intelligence,

and tills him with disgust, 'is the

ease with which the corrupt Zaus-
ner machine Ik running roughshod
over what every painter thought

ware the natural ami legal rights

of members inside their own union.

^For years the supporters of Zaus-

nerism have proudly boasted that

the union men in the Brotherhood
are a class apart from the rest of

the painters, that they possess skill,

courage and brains, and that under
no circumstances would they per-

mit themselves to be victimized and
enslaved by any group of self-ap-

pointed bureaucrats and gangsters.

But—alas and alack—another boast

has become a myth and degener-

ated Into a tragedy !

Wide Open Racketeering

Racketeering flourishes most
freely at the present time in the

Painters union. It is supposed to

be un-American in principle, but

seems to be really American in

practice. The union constitution,

the Executive Hoard and the local

leaders have the power to stamp
out this pestilence, but it does not,

because it has become a racket it-

self. It is probably impossible to

exaggerate the corruption of tiie

un,ion leaders and officials. They
Impose enormous sums of taxes and

assessments on all kinds of pretext

and coolly pocket the money as they

did during the strike a year ago

when more than $160,000 were col-

lected from painters inside of four

months. Now the District Council

reports that it is broke again, and

what is more, has made it loan of

$25,000 and ts negotiating for an-

other loan of the same amount. All

of this is expected to be paid out

from the forthcoming work tax,

which is to be 50 cents a day for

every working member.
The Zausner machine makes

loans, then doubles and multiplies

its debts without creating any im-

provement for the painters. The
painters have informed the officials

In the past of their inability to pay

dues and taxes. But the union con-

stitution, by-laws and brother-in-

laws and outlaws have held him
up, walked on him, sat upon him.

flattened him out, squeezed and ter-

rorized him until he does not know
what, where, who or why he is.

These laws compel him to pay per

capita tax, work tax, kickbacks and
when dead probably also an inher-

itance tax.

The "Brilliant" Strike

This "brilliant strike" (Daily

Worker, August 6) is now in its

second week. Nothing has been ac-

complished1 so far. The leaders are

unwilling to embarrass the bosses

with picketing and the rank-and-

file has become completely demoral-

ized and disorganized. The former
have already signed up with nearly

200 independent bosses in a fake

agreement of Jfi.00 for a seven

hour day. In actuality their scale

is $5.00 per day with no limit to

working hours. The object is thai

money should start rolling in Im-

mediately, because the strike is a

"source of income" for the leaders

TJie membership, on their part, do

(Continued on Page 4)

General Strike in

Knit Goods Trade

Three thousand more knit goods
workers walked out yesterday to

join the twelve thousand who an-

swered the strike call of their un-

ions on Thursday. Of the eighteen

thousand workers who ratified the

strike proposal a couple of weeks
ago, fifteen thousand have respond-

ed while the remainder are expect-

ed out within the next few days.

The Knit Goods .Workers Union
and Locals 155 and 2085. under
whose joint leadership the strike is

conducted demand a 35-hour week
instead of the former 37 £-hour
schedule, recognition of the union,

a guaranteed minimum wage, and
abolition of the speed-up.

The walkout has caused complete
paralysis of knit goods manufac-
turing operations in New York and
New Jersey. The Metropolitan
Knitted Goods Ass'n has shut down
all of their 200 plants in the Met-
ropolitan area.

Ben Golden, representative of the
Labor Board here, and erstwhile

ally of the employers, lias called

bosses' and strikers' representatives

to a meeting at which he will at-

tempt to "mediate" the differences.

So far union leaders have stood

pat on the demand for a thirty-five

hour week.
In New Jersey, where the courts

recently tried to illegalize picket-

ing, several strikers were arrested

whife distributing leaflets. Ten
strikers were arrested in New York
on the trumped up charge of dis-

orderly conduct.

Report Silver

ShirtsArming

in San Diego
The danger of the rapid growth

of the fascist movement in America
can be adduced from the startling
testimony recently given to a Con-
gressional committee investigating
I he activities of the .Silver Shirts
in the Kan Diego region of Cali-
fornia, a direct link was estab-
lished between the Nazi government
of Berlin and purchases of arms
by their American emulators for
the pin-pise of training an Ameri-
can Wtorm Troop section.

The disclosure.; revealing a con-
nection between the German gov-
ernment and Pel ley's organization
pointed to Dr. George Gysseling,
The latter, Berlin vice-consul in
Los Angeles, refused to appear be-
fore the committee, claiming diplo-

matic immunity. The immediate
cause for his name being involved

was a mysterion ; check for $215
coming from the office of the Con-
sul, which it is believed was used
a.s payment for the purchase of

arms and amimi lition by the San
l>iego Silver Shirts.

Link Between Nazis and Silver

Shirts

A further link was seen between
lie latter organization and the
German National Socialists in the
para Mel ism exis.iug between the
two organization;, and in the pro-
fessed admiration by those leading
i he American movement of the

Hitler movement in Germany,

Aping the (Jornan movement, the

Pel ley organization has carried on
a vehement cauviafgn against all

Communists, Sm lalists and Jews.
They have dema ideil the dismissal
of the "Jewish advisers" of Pres-

ident Roosevelt, Morgenthau a ti

Barach. In addition they have car-
ried on a campaign against parlia-

mentary government, calling for

an outright dictatorship.

The investigation further re-

vealed, that hesi les having swasti-

kas prominently displayed about
their homes, the Silver Shirts have
set up Htorm Troop groups on the

German model. It was for these

Ktorm Troops that the arms and
ammunition wa^ purchased with

this cheek eomi:ig from the office

of the Consul Gmerai.
The testimony before the commit-

tee revolved ab.iut these disclos-

ures. It was po'nted out that reg-

ular drill was carried on in strict

military style, In many cases hav-
ing army officers leading the

groups. Rifles end ammunition of

regulation V. a. army and navy
stock was being used by the group.

Collusion with Police and Soldiers

A Marine corporal who had been
sent into the S'orm Troop group
by the intelligence service of the

army to investigate the disappear-

ance of these rifles, revealed that

some of them hail been stolen, while

others had been obtained for the
Storm Troops by govertimentals of-

ficials in sympathy with the fas-

cist organiKatioi, The corporal
claimed that the office of the sheriff

of San Diego county as well as the

police department of San Diego had
direct connections with the Silver

Shirts,

He also gave testimony to the ef-

fect that elaborate plans had, been
made by the Storm Troops to break
up the May Day demonstration
of last spring. The failure of any
large demonstrations materializing
probably prevented a serious clash

from occuring.

The aim and lactic of the Silver
Mhirts is made sufficiently clear.

Their goal is a fascist state in

which all labor organizations, po-

litical as well a-s trade union will

be wiped out. The only answer that
can be given to these embryo fas-

cist organizations is an answer in

kind. They must be physically
wiped out, today, while they are
still weak and insignificant. A
campaign for th;> extermination of

the fascist movement is something
I hat the working class will have to

undertake sooner or later. The
more speedily il is done the more
easily will the task be accom-
plished, and the more quickly com-
pleted.

• • » •
How the workers feel about the

NRA has been indicated by the

numerous strikes throughout the

country. The bosses, however, reg-

istereed their pleasures in" quite an-
otheu manner,—by the amount of
profit they sweat from their wage
slaves.

While the N. Y. Times editorially

cautions the workers against strik-

ing at this time because there la

a decline in business activity, the
great steel mills which are consid-

ered a barometer of business activ-

ity generally, announce huge divi-

dends for its stock-holders.

The U. S. Steel Corporation an-

nounced its highest profit in three
years. While last year their profits

amounted to a measly $4,881,504

for the quarter ending June 30th,

their profit* lor the same quarter
this year amounted to $21,082,000.
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89,000 Represented as

Illinois Jobless Organize
Marking one of the greatest for-

ward steps in the organisation of

the unemployed In this country,

representatives of 8!),O0O jobless

workers gathered in Staunton, Il-

linois, and established the Illinois

Workers Alliance.

100 delegates from 138 groups in

forty-seven counties in Illinois

climaxed eight months intense or-

ganizational activity in this con-
vention. This new movement no
doubt will be one of the great step-

ping stones towards a national

mass movement that will give the

unemployed a powerful weapon in

the battle against starvation ra-

tions of government relief.

Condemn Roosevelt Program
Resolutions were adopted by the

first convention of the Illinois

Workers Alliance condemning the

failure of the Roosevelt administra-
tion to supply "even the most mea-
ger standards of subsistence relief

or to supply a permanent solution

for our troubles". The convention
took a clear stand towards the pol-

icy of organized waste as embodied
in that ingenious child of the brain
trust, the A.A.A. which was at-

tacked for its "program of dis-

guised subsidies to large batiks,

corporations, loan and mortgage
companies, for its large scale de-

struction of food and crops."

urged to support the candidates of
all working class parties pledged
to the overthrow of the protit sys.

tem.

Holding out a hand of solidarity

to the employed workers and the
organized labor movement here and
internationally, the declaration of
principles avows its support of all

labor and fanner organizations in

the common bsittle against oppres-
sion and exploitation.

Militant Executive Board
An executive board among whom

are men and women who have
fought not only in the interests of
the unemployed but whose names
have been distinguished in the
struggles of the Illinois coal miners
was elected at the convention. Ed
Morgan and Otto Sturm, both of
Staunton, were designated respec-
tively chairman and secretary of
the Illinois Workers Alliance. Other
members of the excutive board are
Katherine l)e Korre, Simon Trojar,
Paul Itasmusseu, Jerry Johnson,
Archie Crabtree. Ralph Cox, Glen
Bullock, It. M. Hendrieksou. Harold
Kennedy and Jim Shipley. Tile

majority of these men and women
come from the batte-scarred mine
communities of Illinois.

The first meeting of the newly
elected executive board met soon

PRICE 2 CENTS

A comprehensive program of im- af!ei' ltle convention and adopted a

mediate demands was accepted1

by
the delegates among which are cash
relief, unemployment insurance,

work for all at union wages and
representation of I.W.A. members
on all relief boards.

For Abolition of Capitalism
Pointing out the trends towards

Fascism and war, the resolution

concluded with a call for the abol-

ition of the capitalist system and
the establishment of a workers re-

public. In a true non-partisan spir-

it all members of the I.W.A. were

program of action to put their con-
vention decisions into effect imme-
diately.. Sis Held organizers were
iippoiuted to spread the message
and build the urbanization in those
territories where it lias not as yet

penetrated. Mass demonstrations
and «tril;i's on relief projects were
projected by I he committee where-
ver it was necessary to bring to

bear the might of organization to

win the demands „f the jobless.

The Illinois Workers Alliance has
a great future. More power to it!

Detroit Automobile Workers Revolt

Against Treacherous A. F. of L. Policy

Revolt is rising in accelerated

tempo throughout the automobile

centers and in the newly formed
Federal Unions in the United Au-
tomobile Workers Union of the Am-
erican Federation of Labor. Press

reports have it that 7,000 workers
in the Hudson Motor Car Corpor-

ation in Detroit have broken with

the A. F. of L. and that hundreds
of men in the General Motors
Truck and the Fisher Body locals

in Pontiac have indicated their

readiness to support the move. The
new organization resulting from
this split is called the Associated

Automobile Workers of America.

Danger of Craft Unionism

The recent conference held in De-

troit on June 23 could do nothing

but occasion the greatest suspicion

of the Automobile workers in the

motives of Green and Collins,

chairman of the National Council

of Automobile Workers and A. F.

of L. representative. These reac-

tionaries resisted the formation of

an/ international union and kept

the automobile workers in the un-

certainty of Federal Unions affili-

ated to the central body of the A.

F. of L. That the suspicion of the

workers in Detroit was not un-

founded is shown in an article in

the American Feilerationist for

August which states that the rea-

son for not organizing the auto

men into an independent union is

because "the unions are new ; their

officers require training and guid-

ance) from exjxrlenced union men

;

their financial situation is not

strong enough. ..." In such a

program the danger of craft union-

ism, ineffective against the mighty
General Motors and obsolete in the

mass production industries, looms

big.

Secondly, although not mentioned

in statements by Arthur Greer,

leader of the insurgents, there is

the huge and growing discontent

with the sell-out agreement engin-

eered by Roosevelt and agreed to

by Green and Co. on March 25 of

this year. Throughout the reports

by representatives of automobile

workers in various factories ap-

pearing in the July Issue of the

American Federationist — reports

which are completely devoid of any
fighting spirit— there are- com-
plaints that the "president's agree-

ment" is not working out. They
state—although in the tone of sales-

men making a monthly report to

a corporation—that they have not

secured recognition from the bosses

who everywhere refuse even to

meet with the workers' representa-

tives, that the National Labor
Board of the NRA has done nothing

for the auto workers.

"Patriotic Duty"

"This settlement," says William
Collins in the same issue of the

Federationist, speaking of the be-

trayal in March, "was by no means
satisfactory to the unions. Never-

theless union representatives looked

upon it as their patriotic duty to

accept flie settlement, since It was
the direct request of President
Roosevelt that they should do so;
it was accepted on the assurance
of the President that it was the
best way out of a situation which
might very well prove serious not
only to the automobile industry but
to the country as a whole, and
might retard the entire recovery
program." Is it any wonder that
the gathering storms of indignation
at this treachery have finally

burst?

There is no doubt that the ac-
tion of the Detroit workers in the
Hudson plant is the expression of
a forward movement of the rank
and file. As such it is a step that
may herald big doings in the auto-
mobile industry which will have
immense repercussions throughout
the entire labor movement. The
strike of the auto workers for un-
ion recognition is long overdue.
The accumulated grievances and
sufferings of tiie men on the con-
veyor line will lead them sooner or
later to challenge the power of the
Automobile trust in a struggle that
will teach lessons in militancy to

the workers everywhere.

That the capitalist class recog-
nizes this eventuality is seen in an
editorial comment in the N. Y.
Herald Tribune. This revolt, it

says, "is capable of leading on to

radicalism, extremism, even the

class struggle—as the reported dis-

satisfaction of the Hudson workers
with, the A. F. of L.'s role in the
Pacific Strike may Indicate,"

Conservative Leadership

Whether the move of the Hudson
workers is premature or not cannot
very well be judged from here.

Time alone will tell that story. The
greatest danger to this new union,

however, it from the reactionary
leadership that has seized control

of it. The spokesman, Arthur
Greer, is an outspoken conservative

and class collaborationist. lie says
in his report to the Federationist:

''In meeting with the management
we have up to this time shown
them various grievances, thus far

presented which are not only bene-
ficial to the employees but the

management as well. We are build-

ing up a mutual confidence that is

desired." it is clear that he has
placed himself at the head of the

new union in order to crush its

militancy and steer it into harmless
Channels.

. As yet there have been no signs

of a Left wing. Without the in-

surgent movement is bound to go
the way of the Progressive Miners
—extinction; with it the auto work-
ers can place an entirely new com-
plexion on the labor movement.
The question for tiie left wing.

In this instance, is not dual union-
ism but how to remain with the
masses of .dissatisfied workers so

as 1o lead them on the road of mil-

itancy and struggle.

Drivers Ranks Hold Firm

As Bosses Committee
of166 Begins to Crack

Confidence is Returning" Says

Artful Dodger Roosevelt
One of the dignities of the pres-

idency is the art of talking much
and saying little. Franklin D.
Roosevelt once again showed him-
self to be a master of the dodging
profession in his speech at Green
Bay, Wisconsin on Angsut 0.

Those who expected an expres-
sion of policy will be sadly disap-
pointed in Roosevelt's address.
Those who know his role will at
once recognize tiie skillful game of
playing for popular support by
promising to promote the common-
weal and boasting the taps of milk
and honey that have been opened
during his administration.

Roosevelt, returned from his
good-will trip to Hawaii aboard a
battleship to fiind the nation he had
hoped to reduce to tranquillity
stirred up to turmoil. Strikes ev-
erywhere. Pickets murdered.
Troops on the treets. Martial law
declared in Minneapolis. NRA ar-
bitration authorities taking the
leadership of the strikebreakers.
Bosses openly defying the sham of
section 7a. Johnson heading the
red-baiters. Bu-nness stagnating
and unemployment on the increase.

Very Discreet Omissions

Ail this passed over
like wstrer off a duck's
naive person would
there were no
delightful millionaire's trip made
by the president. That is the im-
pression he would like to convey.
Roosevelt's silence on these matters
is deliberate. It would be indis-

creet for him to express his open
satisfaction with the crushing of
the Frisco general strike, it would
be unwise for him to expose his
hand by an outright endorsement
of NRA strikebreaking, it would
be bad politics for him to condone
the willful lassitude of Labor Board
administrators in permitting flag-
rant violations of Section 7a. No
use pouring salt on open wounds,
Roosevelt reckons.

But let there be no misunder-
standing, the President did say
something positive. He reassured
the capitalist class that he means
no monkey business. "The govern-
ment intends no injury to honest
business. ... In this modern worhi,
the spreading out of opportunity
ought uot to coubist of robbing
Peter to pay Paul." In other words

:

Bankers and bosses! I am your
faithful servant. The workers may
endure hunger and privation but
to separate you from any part of
your bloated profits would be rob-

Roosevelt

back. A
surmise that

newspapers in the

bery. Far be it from me!

"Confidence is Returning"

Now comes the demagogy par
excellence. "(lonlidence is return-
ing. .

." Yes, confidence to the fann-
er—for whom the great heart of
Franklin bleeds—who was forced
by the A.A.A. to destroy his crops
only to iind himself ruined when
the drought swept over the agri-

cultural areas. That would be con-
fidence in capitalist insanity.

Confidence is returning to "I be
workers who have achieved under
the National Recovery Administra-
tion rights for which they have
fought unsuccessfully for a gener-
ation. .

." The steel and the auto
workers, deceived, betrayed, a com-
pany union rammed down their
throats with the help of Washing-
ton, have had a rebirth in confi-

dence—nor in Roosevelt, but in

their own strength. The thousands
of other working-men, who have
been cheated out of the lights they
were about (o win for "the first

time in a generntion'' by Hie con-
niving arbitration set-ups of the
XltA, will no tit ubt find a way to

show their "returning confidence."

Credit Whtre It Is Due
But Roosevelt is right. "Confi-

dence is returning to the manufac-
turers who, in overwhelming num-
bers, are comparing the black Ink

of today with th,> many years gone
by . . . io the fair and sincere bank-
ers and financiers and business

men, big and little, who now, for

the first time, fi.ul government co-

operating with them in new at-

tempts to put the golden rule into

the temples of ilnauce. .
.'" And

why shouldn't 'confidence" return

to them. Profi.s have been re-

stored. Huge subsidies have poured
into the coffers i t the plunderbund.
The banks have been saved from
collapse. Credit should be given
where credit is due.

The New Deal, concludes Roose-

velt, "seeks to cement our society,

rich and poor, manual and brain
workers (read: parasites) into a

voluntary brothi rhood of freemen.

. . ." This rhetoric of a class col-

laboatlonist nto;.ia comes only a

year and a half too late. It comes
when the workeis are learning that

this "brotherhood of freemen'' has

been a Hell of i laves and masters,

of vomit gas, bullets and bayonets.

Of exploiters and exploited. The
real "brotherhi od of freemen",

which is not the enslaving "new
deal" but socialism, remains to be
achieved.

FOR A HOT TIME!
The steamer "Seagate" has been chartered by the New York Local

of the* Communist League of America and the International Workers
School for a moonlight sail up the scenic Hudson River to Rear Moun-
tain and back.

There are three decks to the boat. Those who wish to rest after a

week/.* toil and enjoy the cool breezes of the Iieantifti! Hudson will

have the upper deck. The same goes for those who find their pleasure
in conversation and discussion. The middle deck is equipped for danc-
ing. The music is furnished by the Rainbow Kambh'rs Za%-/. Band. In

addition we have arranged for a program of entertainment which will

include among others a noted violinist, Mr. Kills and a singer from the
Hippodrome Opera Co.. Mr. Karber. O,, the lower deck of the boat you
will rind refreshments of the most delectable variety, prepared by skilled
food workers.

Tickets for this excursion are available at the CHv headquarters of
the League, -144 .Second Ave. The price is $1.00. The boat will leave
Pier II, EaAf River foot of Wall Street at 6 P.M.

Do not miss this event. You will spend an enjoyable evening and
help us financially at the same lime. Do not forger the date- Saturday
August 18.

J '

mccnu^ht rvriifi^
Saturday, August 18th, 1934

Dancing

Entertatnment

Refreshments

Leaving Pier 11, East Elver, foot Wall St., at 6 P.M.

Ticket $1.00

Auspices: International Workers School, 144 Second Avenue, N. Y. C

574 Backed
By Workers
In MassMeet

Minneapolis, August 9. — While
the ranks of r.74 holds solid In the
face of insuperable obstacles as
I he third week of the truckers
strike reached its end deep cracks
in the bosses' front, are becoming
more noticeable every day.

Tiie beginning of a partial vic-

tory for the lighting drivers were
in sight here when scores of small
trucking employers began to oper-
ate vehicles after having consented
to abide by the Haas-Dunnigan
mediation proposal which has been
accepted by the union.

On the oilier hand, the higgtg- en-

terprises, the notorious "166" most
closely allied with the Citizens Al-
liance and instigators of the infa-
mous red-scare, adamantly refuse

to deal witii 574 which they claim
is ted by Communists. Yet, the
pinch of tiie strike which is eating
away at their profits Is making it-

sell' felt even among the recalci-

trants. Two of the firms associated
with the "ICG" have broken its dis-

cipline, signing the Haas-Dunnigan
pact. Twenty others are reported
to have wanted to follow their ex-
ample but were prevented from
doing so by the Citizen's Alliance.

Meanwhile martial law contin-
ues here. The freedom of the three
strike leaders imprisoned by the
military and the return of the
strike headquarters to the union
were a direct result of the call for

a general protest strike of ,
ri74. The

fever of indignation at their arrest

and the sentiment for a general
strike spread like wildfire through-
out the Minneapolis labor move-
ment. The conservative labor lead-

ers of the Central Labor Union
went scurrying to Olson, pleading
with him to free the Dunnes and
Brown and return the Sutorlous
Garage to 574 because of the un-
pleasant situation which might
have been created for them if this

was not done.

The role of these leaders has
been most timid and cowardly to-

wards martial law and the raids
on union headquarters. Every move
of theirs in recent days has been
ta whitewash Olson and hide his

striltbreaking acts. They attempt
to explain the raid on 574 head-
quarters as an act to "help" the
strikers. Just how is not stated.

Governor Olson is continuing his

double-faced maneuvers. On the
one hand, forced by the pressure
of the truck drivers and the work-
ing men of Minneapolis, he isstieB

an order- refusing military permits
to all concerns not agreeing to the
federal Mediators' plan and on the
other he keeps locked up in the
military stockade 120 of the* most
militant pickets and picket captains
who are the only ones who can real-

ly keep scab trucks from moving.
These men are heid on no other
charge than peaceful picketing, the
right for which is supposed to be
guaranteed in the laws of the coun-
try and protected by the "friend of
labor" Olson.

Now that the damage has been
done and the blow of martial law
already delivered to the strike, Ol-
son is making desperate if not suc-
cessful efforts to retrieve his repu-
tation as a pro-labor man in the
eyes of the strikers. This accounts
for hi:, de uiuciatlon of the police
whom he claimed set "a deliberate
trap" for the pickets on Bloody
Friday. This statement was made
fit the Federal Court hearing where
the employers applied for an In-

junction against martial law. The
bosses, it was disclosed by Olson
at the hearing, wanted the troops
to be placed under the absolute
control of Sheriff Wail of Hennepin
County. The Sheriff certainly could*
not do a better job against the
drivers than Olson with his soft-
spoken phrases.
Answering the call of the union

and testifying to the support it is

receiving from the laboring popu-
lation here, 40.000 workers massed
on the knoll of the Parade on Mon-
day night where they listened to
addresses by union leaders who ex-
plained their attitude towards Gov-
ernor Olson, martial law and the
proposed "settlement" offered by
the bosses.

This settlement, which offers no
wnge increases and would discrim-
inate against outstanding pickets,

(Continued on Page 4)
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The Taxi Drivers Strike

Mexico

"Fattier Divine"

Tlie Daily Worker editorially

tries to justify to their somewhat

bewildered readers the joint IMi-

gious Freak- Stalinist paTade 'if

August 4th. Th:it the m-w rani;

and Hie god. Father Divine and his

followers, including the angHs and

seraphim, carried no banners and

shouted no slogans against war

and Fascism but just banners and

s'.ogans expressing 'he rigmarole of

crackpot religion is not mentioned

by Hie "D. W." A joint Stalinist-

Ilidy Holler meeting, in which Hie

Stalinists would advocate Social-

ism in One Country and the Roller

perfect Bliss in raie Heaven, would

at least have n basis in Utopian

similar!' - for a united front. The

Divine-Stalinist parado was as lit-

tle oE a united front against war

as tagging along wi" 1 " Corpus

Clirisli procession. And if news

from Mexico is any indication, even

that may be possible to Stalinism

and of course anything is p.^sibli

to God. Lovestone, who is Hell-

bent on getting into the Ktalinteri!

should change bis tactics. Just an-

nounce that he is the reincarnation

of Moses, nut wings on some of his

"angels" anil get up a chant :
"Hal

lelujal Here's Moses! Here's JIo«««

again!" Into the StaliiitcrnV Why

it's a pipe.

* • *

Hindenburg
The devil finally overcame his

disgust and took Hiudcntmru. The

old murderer and former social

democratic While Hope had an

eventful and a lucky life. The iii-

etlieielicy of Christ generals too

busy with vodka and skirls to hold

Tannenberg. the treachery of the

social democrats who mistook I lie

Neudeek Junker for a "bulwark of

democracy", and the stupidity of

the Stalinists, poured needless

streams into the well of his spuri-

ous reputation as a great man. Old

Beelzebub deserves the sympathy

of every right-thinking citizen of

the world: to get a couple of cus-

tomers like Dolifnss and Hinden-

burg in the course of two weeks, is

more than any flesh and blood can

stand.
* • •

Famous Sayings tliat Made
Headlines
"There is no god" — Bimba.

(Daily Worker, 1920.)

"Green lacks union loyalty"—

Zimmerman. (Workers Age, 153-1)

With the Daily Worker Staff

Sender Garlin . compares the

"lively" T.U.II.L. papers with the

stodgy A.F. of L. papers. "Here is

the Coal Digger read and loved hy

thoiisauds of coal diggers." {Come,

come. Sunder!) : "Labor t'nity . . -

does not even get the support if

deserves from the 100,11111) members

affiliated to the T.U.D.L. (And God

knows, that's asking little enough!)

—and now for a gem—"There are

other papers too of varying degrees

of excellence, like the Food Work-

en, the Furniture Worker and the

Needle Worker." 'At's right! They

vary in the mastheads: otherwise

they Look alike to me as three peas

in a pod. (Pod, Sender, not pot!)

A New York functionary writing

to the Da.ily Worker on "«• poor

i.rder kept at the July lSth func-

tionaries" meeting, says: "It shows

the ignorance of some, still uncon-

scious functionaries.'" (Still uncon-

scious? Why. we thought they had

all recovered from the spell of

Browder's masterly address.) "Un-

less we get rid of fiiese undisci-

plined actions, we never can lake

the ohnllenge of comrade Muenzen-

berg to have the lirst Soviet city."

And that's a functionary!

Very consoling assurance by Karl

Browder, under the influence of

Willi MiioiiKonberg's oratory:

"Bring on yonr American Storm

Troopers—we're ready for them."

Yeh, yeli, like Willi was in Ger-

many?
Daily Worker's instructions for

August First: "All picnicking in

Union Square must cease forth-

with. Chattering and promenading

must, sft p." Despite this papa'

bull, the crowd either didn't read

the Daily Worker or are still im

bued with the noble spirit of rug-

ged individualism. So they contin-

ued to munch peanuts and to Utility,

while Ihe orators orated.

—BILL.

Mexico City—On July 27, 1934,

ihe luxi drivers of the capital an-

swered a rise in the price of gaso-

line from 20 to 24 centavos a litro

by a one day strike and demons tra-

tion, which resulted in a complete

victory for the workers as the gov-

ernment intervened under a new

law that gives it the right to fix

li rices on articles of primary nec-

essity, to reduce the price of the

lower ligurc.

The strike was important for a

'number of reasons:

1. By its very character it was

a blow against the imperialist oil

Ihms, particularly the Royal Dutch

Shell which controls approximate-

ly half of the country's production

and initiated the workers the most

in this situation.

•>. The much divided union

movement united in support of the

strike. The ehauffuers' sections of

all the federations from the Stal-

inist-controlled "United Front of

Workers of Transit" to the govern-

mental-controlled "Chamber of Lu-

hor" were united in one strike com-

mittee. This in itself is a revolu-

i' n in trade union relations here.

The Initial victory of the united

torcos of labor is a confirmation of

(he correctness of the Internatfon-

alisi Oommuuists' slogan of "Trade

Union Unity". Without doubt this

slogan of the League of Communist

Internationalists of Mexico will

meet, from now on, with even

greater response from the workers.

:s. The strike bore a militancy

unseen here for years. Traffic was

;i»;l up in the gigantic demons trit-

:ion of the workers, who marched

to Carmen Prison as an expresnton

of solidarity with the more than

!."i() drivers who had been arrested.

The number of arrets as well as

,be two deaths of strikers and one

of a policeman testify to the mili-

aney of the movement.

4. The strike by its very nature

enjoyed the support of middle class

layers of the population, wlio drive

,ars or use gasoline for other pur-

poses. In a sjHintaneous form the

leadership of the proletariat

itecepted.

">. This and other strikes mark

.tie beginning of a strike wave in

Mexico, the result of the same

causes as in the U. S.

0. This also marks the first ap-

pearance of the Mexican League

<u a major struggle through picket-

ing, membership on the strike com-

mittee and through its press.

On leaving the prison, the dem-

onstration commandeered busses,

swept through the streets deserted

bv all anlo traffic to the Aguila Oil

Company ( Royal Dutch Shell )

,

which they wanted to picket and

which is across the street from the

RosU Hotel, chief hostelry of the

American tourists. These latter,

tir-i-d business men and their wives

v!' . came to Mexico probably to

escape from their worries over the

strikes in the States, fled to their

:-ooms. thinking a revolution had

;mne when the strikers appeared

shouting slogans of solidarity with

;be workers on strike in the U. S.

After having reigned over the

streets for five hours, the strikers

were finally dispersed, after a bat-

tle, by a large group of soldiers

mid police who swung rifle butts on

workers trying to escape through

neighboring buildings.

Encouraged by their success, the

rhauffeurs are preparing to battle

for 10 centavos per litro gas at the

expiration of ten days from tbe

victorv—the time asked by the gov-

ernment to consider the workers'

demand to fix the price at this fig-

ure. There Is a general feeling

that there will he another strike by

rhe Sth or flth of August. —C. C.

ists, but only resort to, in view of

what was obviously going to take

place, fists.

The prearranged signal was the

first criticism to be made of either

Stalin or the Party. When one of

our speakers pointed out that the

proletariat of the world needed the

aid of Trotsky in their struggle

against fascism, and that Trotsky

was kept in a condition worse than

prison by un alliance between Stal-

in and the French bourgeoisie, the

storm broke.

After having split tbe skulls of

the Internationalists fotf years for

demanding free speech in the labor

movement and the right to express

themselves In the Party, those who

only yesterday carried on these

massacres against the Trotskyists,

and who will do so again tomorrow

—for this is the only argument

they have—suddenly became the de-

voted champions of liberty of ex-

pression. They wanted the floor,

not in their turn but right now,

and it it was not given to them—
well they have had a long experi-

ence in breaking up workers' meet-

ings and are quite efficient.

The majority of the workers

present supported the chairman,

Diego Rivera, in his refusal, but

this meant nothing to the Stalin-

ists. They advanced to capture the

platform—forgetting that the en-

raged workers had a say In the

matter too. A scuffle took place

tn the center of the floor. When
some quiet had been established in

the interest of order and workers'

discipline, the speaker of the Com-

munist <V) Party was given the

floor under the Arm warning of the

chairman that the meeting was go-

ing to be maintained at all costs

and that no speaker was going to

be allowed to slander. Then the

Stalinist speaker got cold feet, and

calling upon all revolutionists to

leave the hall—they marched out

in retreat. It was obvious they

could not capture this meeting.

The meeting continued, changed

in character, with non-party trade

unionists one after the other aris-

ing and telling their frank and un-

complimentary opinions of those

who break up meetings called in

solidarity with other workers.

One speaker, a respected member
of the Stalinist party arose and

said that he hoped that the events

of the evening would not stop the

formation of the united front

against fascism, with the partici-

pation of the Stalinists and Trot-

skyists. League sneakers pledged

themselves to work for this aim.

Org^Press
Campaign

A Freak Movement in LA.

Special Local New York Report

Local New York has collected And
|

turned over to the national office

a total of $250.50. This includes

special donations from Individual

comrades as well as the day's wage

contributions from members for the

special campaign in behalf of our

league work in Minneapolis. The

itemized statement is as follows:

Downtown Brandt—Total $89.30

A. Robart $ 50°

S- Gordon 4-°°

L. Lewis 3-°°

B. Wallace 2-°°

M. Sterling 5-00

L. Manne 10-°°

J. W !•»

Keva Crain LOO

Xash 20°

E. Konikow LOO

It. Karsner LOO

S. Bleeker a -°°

I. Glade lm
Dorothy Morris LOO

Oswald Z5

P. Victor LOO

Spithos LOO
Through branch see'y 46.05

Harlem Branch—Totel $25.40

Visconti -40

T. Smith 4.00

Colay L00

Gonzales LOO

Through Br. Secretary 19-00

Bronx Branch—Total $14.00

G. Saul LOO
2.00

Los Angeles.—Los Angeles has

long been noted as the stopping off

phice' of Innumerable freakish

metaphysical cliques nnd» move-

ments, but recently with the de-

pression, has come from the mater-

ial human soil tn southern Califor-

nia a couple of large mass organ-

izations: and to compare them to

past organizations of a mass char-

acter they indeed seem in a way
freakish. Springing into existence

almost over night they attract thou-

sands of the hard pressed and dis-

5.00

1.00

2.00

20.90

2.00

3.00

.50

Stalinists Fail to Disrupt

Meeting

With the conditions of illegality

that exist for the Communist move-

ment in Mexico, special methods of

propaganda have had to be de-

vised. For example, whirlwind

meetings are held in this form: A
group of comrades will band to-

gether, enter a plaza at an hour

when it is thronged, hold a meeting

until the outposts give the signal

that the police have arrived when

the comrades disappear in the

crowd which usually shelter them.

One unit of the League decided

to hold such! a meeting In one of

the plazas—a pro-Trotsky meeting.

Upon starting the meeting the unit-

ed police and fascists broke it up,

hurting a comrade and an old wo-

man who was listening and arrest-

ing a- speaker. One policeman and

one fascist were given something

to remember us by, too.

With this added fact, the hire-

lings of Stalin are doing quite a

bit of sweating, explatntng-to their

dwindling followers how, why, and

where we are allied to the Mexican

bourgeoisie—which does not keep

all of their sincere elements from

being increasingly dubious, does not

keep their prestige from falling,

and does not keep the Internation-

alists from gaining both in mem-
bership and respect amongst the

workers.

Levy
Garflnkle LOO

M. Burns L00

Stevens LOG

Through Br. Secretary 8.00

Williamsburg Br^-Total $18^0

Hubbart 4-°°

J. Weber 5.00

Stern LOO

Kamiat L00

Gosh °°

Through Br. Secretary 7.00

Boro Park Br.—Total $30.40

It. Blackwell M
M. Bngel LOO

H
A. Toven
Kluger (S. Y. Club)

Through Br. Secretary

Brownsville Br,—Total $9.50

Layton
Lorenz
Kent

A. Mareelld, L00

Through Br. Secretary 3.00

Individuals—Total $19.60

G. Krakowsky L00

Eleanor R. 5 -00

II. Simpson LOO

J. Matter .-5°

A. Friend 1-00

Sd. Marsh 1 *00

Louis Suss L10

L. Bord T5

B. Simon °°

C.W.A. worker H 2&

C^W.A. worker S 50

C.W.A. worker F
C.W.A. worker C
C.W.A. worker A
Alexandranakes
Chrlstos

M. Kahn i-00

Geo. Edwards 2-°°

House Party by sympathizers 11.25

Through City Comm. office.. 32.45

.50

.50

.50

1.00

.50

Off tite Press:

"I \CCLSE STALINISM
IN JEWISH

Maria Reese's devestating in-

dictment of the course of Stal-

ini-ni in Germany before Hitler

took power. "I Accuse Stalin-

ism", in an excellent Jewish

translation is ready for sale at

Pioneer Publishers. S4 East 10th

Street. It sells for 10 cents a

copy. Special rates on bundle

orders.

Grand Total $250.50

(Room does not permit addition-

al report on this campaign from

other branches and individuals out

of town. This report will appear

in the next issue of the Militant.)

OPEN FORI! MS
August 16—What the Communists

Want.
Speaker: Reva Craine.

August 33—Proletarian Literature

Speaker: Geo. Marten.

Auspices : Spartacus Youth League,

Manhattan Branch

144 Second Ave. — 8:30 P.M.

Admission Free All Welcome

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

Mexico City, July IS.—A meeting

called in solidarity with the San

Francisco strikers by the Assocta-

lion for the Study and Divulgacion

of Marxism-Leninism was invaded

July IK by the Stalinists who at-

tempted to capture it only to be

repulsed, and forced to retreat with

their tails between their legs. In

many respects it was a repetition

of Madison Square Garden, with

the fundamental difference that

here those who called the meeting

were revolutionaries, in sympathy

with the Fourth International,

while in New York the callers of

the meeting were Socialists. The

results of the Madison Square Gar-

len affair can be expected to re-

peat themselves here, disillusion of

many of the elements of the Stal-

inists who still follow them, and

an approach to the Fourth Inter-

national.

Mustering about fifty of their

members, they arrived in groups

which seated themselves, each

group with a leader. Many were

plainly none-too-proud of the work

they would have to carry through

that night. They sat silently, as

the meeting started and the first

speakers spoke, awaiting the pre-

arranged signal.

Arranged in less than twenty-

four hours, only about 125 workers,

excluding the Stalinists, were pre-

sent. Since the meetings of all rad-

ical groups, including the Associa-

tion, have been raided by Fascist

elements in the last months, a good'

core of the workers were armed

with a variety of weapons ranging

from a club up. For reasons of

sentiment it was decided not to use

these weapons against the Stalin-

New Headquarters of

LOS ANGELES BRANCH

Communist League of America.

HOUSE WARMING PARTY

SATURDAY, AUG. 18, at 8 PJW.

Music Hall, 232 So. Hill St.

Los Angeles

Waukegaii Braneh

PICNIC
Auspices of the Communist League

of America (iWaukegan Branch)

SUNDAY, AUGUST 19

EdStbon Beach

(On Lake Michigan, between Win-

throp Harbor and Kenosha)

REFRESHMENTS SPEAKER
ENTERTAINMENT

Cars leaving McAlister and May
Streets at 10 A.M. and 1 P.M.

REGISTRATION PLAN FAILS

Faced with the overwhelming

protest of left and right trade un-

ions, forcing even the most reac-

tionary leaders to take part, Mayor

LaGuardia and Police Commission-

er O'Ryan have turned tail on their

too-slick labor registration plan.

Now they would have it appear

that the whole thing was a misun-

derstanding. The credentials al-

legedly! turned in already by "co-

operating" labor leaders tire to be

returned. The police are to be In-

structed that "no such order ex-

isted."

"The incident is entirely closed,

says Mayor LaGuardia.

So spontaneous and Immediate

was the reaction to the plan in la-

bor circles that even Joseph R.

Ryan, of the Trades and Labor

Council, who was previously re-

ported as having approved; the re-

gistration scheme as a means of

shutting out the "Reds", has since

lent his name to the protest.

Had the authorities succeeded in

railroading through their scheme,

left wing leadership, lacking the O.

K. of Green's bullies, would have

been officially barred from partici-

pation in strike activities, and sub-

ject to persecution by legal author-

ities as "outside agitators", "Irre-

sponsible elements", etc.

But the workers refused to be

fooled.

Just Off Ihe Prei»l

Warand the4thInternational

Draft Theses Aioptei hy the International Secretariat

of the International Communist League

TEN CENTS

PIONEE% PUBLISHERS

84 East 10th Street New York City

The arst one peculiar to the so-

cial student, was the "Self Help"

vegetable gathering unemployed

movement. This reached close to

a hundred and sixty-five thousand

and is now but a shell of its form-

er self. The masses have left it

since the vegetables ran out, and

the charity, with a few cheap poli-

ticians taking it over.

The latest mushroom growth is

a secret organization with a series

of degrees or cycles. The Utopians

became -Hermits" in the course of

the degrees. It is self organizing

to u great degree for to become a

full-fledged member one must bring

at least two new members. The

masses are flocking into this mystic

garb bag by the thousands. Most

of the people join without knowing

what controls it or who the leaders

are. The last week it came out in

the open as a result of the papers

publishing its secrets and the in-

terests of the Chamber of Com-

merce Civic body which exposed it

as partly "Socialist, Technocrat,

Communists", etc., "a dangerous

movement".

The members on the average are

of the dispossessed or nearly so,

workers, unemployed and the small

business men ; the first two making

up the vast membership. They have

a program which is given by de-

grees, as a member progresses

through the "cycles". The Utopia

is incorporated in the names of

three persons. These were not

known to the vast membership, un-

til exposed in the press last week.

The program caters to the desires,

hopes and superstitions of the many
hard pressed, and apparently is

successful in fitting Into the psy-

chology. It is mystic. It is the

long sought Utopian dream of what

"could be" and "what should be"

in the average person's! mind. It

also has its material practical de-

sires and is class collaborationist.

The membership Is new, a hundred

thousand in the country, and is "on

the way to become a national or-

ganization". Dues are 3 dollars.

The unemployed don't pay in the

first 4 cycles. They have collected

8 per cent of the dues ; some 30,000

dollars already.

Everything Is questions and for-

mulaes handed down Trom the top.

Meetings are held in private homes

—about twenty iu a group, both

men and women. Some two hun-

dred of these small meetings are in

session every day in the week.

Large meetings are held in Shrine

Auditorium which seats 3,000 twice

or more a week. A large meeting

was held In the Hollywood bowl

with, tickets sold to twenty thou-

sand.

Among the workers and the

masses generally there is a contin-

ual buzz about the Utopia. Humors
galore of all kinds and descriptions,

the mystery and secrecy to the

membership encouraged tremendous

exaggerations such as the notion of

40 million members in the U. S.

Another "hermit" member would

whisper to you that there are 20

million. It is more or less, at pres-

ent confined to I/js Angeles county,

but has proven so successful in ga-

thering iu members and dollars,

that it is about to beome a nation-

al movement. It is an interesting

phenomenon and is well worth con-

sidering.

Some of the aims and program

are as foltows: The reputed leader

and ofllclal spokesman, unknown

and silent, until last week, Eugene

It. Reed says: "providing plenty in

a land of plenty". "It has been

labeled Communist, Socialist, Tech-

nocrat, Fascist and un-American.

It is none of them. The only peo-

ple that can really be called un-

American, it seems to me, are those

who would deny people comfort in

a land of plenty." "Tbe monetary

system must be changed" . . .

"there should be work among plen-

ty" . . . "work twenty years and

retire at 45." And on this utoplan

system, this ex-college professor

rambles. Truly a Utopian dream,

for he is going to "buy-out" the in-

terests with "new paper units". If

the interests won't sell then "we

can set up our own"

He denies that it is political, but

his new system is all on the as-

sumption that "control of Congress

has been vested with control over

money and can regulate its value".

The same old hokum! But what

does interest us Is the fact that the

thousands of oppressed are flocking

to the Utopian banner and are

doomed for an awful wallop of dis-

appointmbent from these three in-

corporated medicine men.

True to its reputation, Los An-

geles has produced a real freak

which is still growing like wild

Are. Will it bust and go down as

quickly as it came up? Or will this

Utopia spread to a large portion

of the U. S. and then break?

The reform quacks are successful

in playing upon the desires and

needs of -the pinched and oppressed.

The class struggle needs-of the on-

employed and workers in this

"dream" organization will press for

the goods to be delivered—nothing

but disillusionment being at the

end of the blind grab bag of cycles

—disintegration and splits wlli oc-

cur. Members have begun to drop

away—"too much monkey business"
—"clowning around". "Is it a

rbeket"? "Are the three Incorpor-

ators sincere freaks"? These are

the comments of some of the more

Intelligent in neighborhoods where

the attendance to the secret house

meetings have dropped off. As one

of the comrades says, "It is a mass

movement incorporated" and "A
good racket for tbe mercenaries

and a plaything for the Reform

freaks". The mass membership are

on the tobbagon headed for a brok-

en dream bubble. —T. B.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Father Divine-

Browder sGod
This is not intended to be a funny

column. This is for the Informa-

tion of those workers out of New
York who have not been witness to

tbe latest and most revolting spec-

tacle of Stalinist degeneracy in

America.

Having failed miserably with its

reactionary "united front from be-

low" and having met with suspi-

cion on the part of the Socialist

workers with its seemingly "genu-

ine" offer of a united front—Stal-

inism made a united front with

God. Literally, with God!

In New York there is a Negro

mountebank and racketeer known
as the Father Divine. And Father

Divine and his followers proclaim

him God incarnate. "Father Divine

is God", is their slogan. And since

unto God all must be given, his

wretched, deluded disciples give

unto the starvation point. To this

psychopathic mountebank the Stal-

inists offered a united front-—and lo

and behold! the Browders found

someone who would bite. A fur-

ther proof that Stalinism and psy-

chomania are brothers under the

skin.

On what occasion was this united

front consummated? On no less an

occasion than the anniversary of

August 4, and the struggle against

war! A struggle against war with

Father Divine. Father Divine is

God. God is peace. Peace will

stop war. Oh, Father, Father Di-

vine! Unto what further cess-pools

will Stalinism offer to mislead the

American masses?
Here it is fit to describe—but

how describe the uudescribable. In

front is the so-tailed Communist
Party—about 2,500. Next comes
Father Divine and his followers—

about 5,000. Next come the Party

trade unions, cultural (!) organiz-

ations and ^periphery organizations

—about 3,01)0. It is an almost

equally divided united front. As
many so-called Communists and

followers as followers of God.

"Fight against War and Fascism",

(echo) "Peace, Peace." "Free the

Scottsboro boys", (echo) "Father

Divine free tbe Scottsboro boys."

"Defend the Soviet Union", (echo)

"Father Divine is God." Father

Divine is God—God stop war—
Peace, peace. Picture to yourselves

the antics of tbe inmates of a hun-

dred Insane asylums let loose on

the city streets and you will get

some idea of the deportment of the

followers of the new God in this

a 11 ti-war parade.

The degeneration of Stalinism

has penetrated deep in some work-

ers. It must be counteracted by a

healthy revolutionary anti-toxin.

Let those hundreds of Communist

party workers who have been re-

volted by Browders latest, exhibi-

tionism speak up. If the Daily

Worker refuses to print their pro-

.
tests, the columns of the Militant

are open to them.

The Conspiracy Against tbe Union*

Proof is not lacking of the far-

flung campaign of finance capital to

block any further attempt on the

part of the workers to organize In

independent unions, and to estab-

[sh the open shop. That campaign

started when the bosses were
threatened with the unionization of

the mass production Industries, au-

tos and steel in particular. Since

then every reactionary employers'

organization in the country has

been quietly organizing Its forces

and collecting a war fund for u»e

against labor. These powerful as-

sociations of manufacturers are

knit closely together on a national

scale, supplying each other with in-

formation, with blacklists, with

thugs and gangsters and stool pig-

eons when necessary. This move-

ment to smash the unions has been

strengthened by the existence of

the "Code Authorities" organized

for this very purpose under the

NRA. There is every danger that

this movement of reaction may
steadily develop towards the crya-

taiizatiou of fascism as the work-

ers, driven by sheer desperation to

struggle for their very existence,

refuse to be Intimidated and con-

tinue an increasingly militant fight

for their unions.

Once Again on Cuba

Several weeks ago we made an

appeal in these columns for finan-

cial aid to our brother section, the

Bolshevik-Leninist Party of Cuba

Our Cuban comrades occupy re-

sponsible and strategic positions In

the labor movement of the island.

Now both the party and the unions

find their very existence threaten-

ed by repressive measures on the

part of the government
Events point towards a new mass

uprising in the coming period and

It is necessary that every possible

effort be made to conserve and con-

solidate the influence of our Cuban

section so that it can be in a posi-

tion to function in Its role as the

vanguard of the working class.

Tbe continual functioning of

these organizations depends upon

the solution or the present financial

difficulties. For our part we have

promised to bend every effort in

support of our Cuban comrades.

The response to our previous ap-

peals has to date been very small.

Ail comrades, branches of the

League and sympathizers should

remit their donations and collec-

tion lists as soon as possible to the

National Office of the League.

Latin American Department,

Communist League of America

Olson's Maneouver

Olson, driven out into the open by

the class struggle, wan forced to

declare martial law in Minneapolis

tn the interests of ttie truck own-

ers. But being a clever demagogue

who knows tbe value of votes in

the next elections, Olson, unlike

Merriam of California, wants to

create the illusion that he is "im-

partial", that, In fact, be to "for

labor". Hence his stagiug or the

raid on, the Citizen's Alliance, the

boss organization for the open

shop. We foster no illusions con-

cerning the strike-breaking role of

the Farmer-Laborlte Olson. But

we note the revealing material ob-

tained In the raid. J. W. Schroe-

der, vice-president of the Alliance,

announces that the seized docu-

ments have no connection with tba

Minneapolis strike, but contain cor*

responded** with similar organiia-

tiens in other parte of tbe country,

thereby proving the nation-wids

character of the conspiracy. A. W.

Strong, president of tbe Alliance,

admits that tbe bosses maintain

one or two "permanent Investigat-

ors" in the unions—to enable the

bosses to "spot" the radicals and

Communists. Tbe workers must

demonstrate against these reaction-

ary centers of strike-breaking and

betrayal. A strong, militant union

Is the best answer to reactionary

capitalism. The unions must not al-

low themselves to be Intimidated

by t,he bosses into driving out the

Communists. That would be capi-

tulation to reaction.

• » •

Armed Fascism Starts to Drill I

The Los Angeles Examiner la

quoted as revealing testimony con-

cerning the fascist Silver SbtrU

before the congressional investigat-

ing committee meeting in Los An-

geles for the purpose. The testi-

mony shows that armed men,

known as the Silver Shirts, with a

secret auxiliary called Storm

Troops are drilling near San Diego.

This reactionary organization has

Us own rifle range and is in con-

nivance with U. S. naval roroes to

obtain ammunition. Thus it re-

cently purchased 2,000 rounds of

.30 calibre bullets at tbe North Is-

land, San Diego naval air station

from active armed forces of tbe U.

S. government. The organization

has in it members of tbe U. S.

navy, the marine corps and Cali-

fornia national guards. With the

class struggle deepening In intensi-

ty, with the proletariat resorting

to the general strike for defense of

Its living standards, one can pre-

dict that such forces will at no

distant future, attempt to take the

field in a "crusade" against tbe

unions and the workers political

organizations. The raids In Frisco

were a prelude to such activity.

• •

If tbe number on your wrapper li

216
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal In at once and

so save ns unnecessary labor and

expense. If yoa cannot renew at

this time let ui know how soon you

can.

The United Front

We must apply the utmost pres-

sure on every working class organ-

ization to Join the united front

against fascism now! We cannot

wait. The attempt of the C. P. to

establish the united front with the

S. P., with Its manifest hypocrisy

in trying to evade the implications

of this offer concerning its past

crimes, we nevertheless welcome.

But we warn both of these organ-

izations that the task confronting

the workers Is too serious to be

trifled with and that they must not

attempt a -caricature of a united

front by the exclusion of other or-

ganizations. We urge tbe socialists

to accept Browder's belated offer,

but we also urge that the offer be

extended at once to every workers'

organization willing to enter the

struggle against fascism. Any at-

tempt to exclude the Bolshevik-

Leninists, the Trotskyists, will re-

veal the lack of any serious pur-

pose hack of this "united front" of

shame-faced Stalinists. It will
show that this is only a maneuver

to prevent the toppling of the bu-

reaucracy. Only the united front

can prevent the smashing of the

unions and the establishing of th«

open shop. —JACK WBBERt
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QUESTION BOX
COMRADE K. T., Waukegan, 111.—If you will re-

examine the 'Question Box" of July 14th, you will

note that it does not any that toe workers iu the
Soviet Union control the means of production, but
that they own them. In modern society, the means
of production are either the property of the capital-
ist class or else the projwrty of the proletariat. De-
spite the Stalinist bureaucracy, it stlli belongs to

the proletariat In the Soviet Union.
Your statement, based upon your own experience,

and which is undoubtedly true, that the Russian
workers do not have anything to say about the man-
agement of Industry, etc., does not contradict this.

This merely means that workers* democracy has been
destroyed; that the proletarian dictatorship Is sick.

Lack of space does not permit us to print your
letter in full, nor to go completely into the questions
you raise. We are taking the liberty of sending you
Trotsky's "The Soviet Union and the 4th Interna-
tional" which goes fully into the matter.

* • •

Y.C.L., Brownsville.—The Stalinist position on the
Ssar plebiscite before It came out for the "status
quo" is indicated by the following, quotation, which
Is the only one handy at present: "We are and re-

main in the Saar district a part of the German pro-
letariat, and' we fight for the abolition of the front-

iers and the return of our class brothers. We are
not frightened by the fascist terror, we are strength-

ened by the pledge of millions of German workers
for the revolution and the will to fight for a free
socialist Soviet Germany. .

." (Quotation from the
Saarbrucken Arbeiterxeitung in the International
Press Correspondent, April 21, 1933, p. 411) A ques-
tion on the Saar referendum was answered In the
"Question Box" of July 28.

Your other question Is covered by the following
answer to a neighbor of yours.

• *

BROWNSVILLE WORKER.—What you state is

quite correct. There did appear in the Daily Worker
of August 8, 1825 an article by comrade Trotsky,
directed against Max Eastman and the pamphlet
"Since Lenin Died", In which the rumors of a split

In the party and the existence of Lenin's will are
denied. To the personal knowledge of this editor

comrade Trotsky has never directly repudiated this

document alrhough many of the articles which he
has written since that time, such as the article In

the uveal New International are indirect repudia-

tions of It.

Your question, of course, implies doubt as to the
existence of the will. However, Stalin himself ad-

mitted lis existence: ".
. . It has been proved over

and over again that nobody has concealed or is con-
cealing anything, that Lenin's 'Testament' was ad-

dressed to the 13th Party Congress and that it, this

Testament' was read at that Party Congress (Cries

of 'Quite true') . .
.*'

"It Is said that in the . Testament" In question
Lenin suggested to the Party Congress that it should
deliberate on the question of replacing Stalin and
appointing another comrade In his place as General
Secretary of the Party. This I» perfectly true. Let
ua read that passage, although It has already been
read repeatedly at the Plenary session : 'Stalin Is

too uncouth and this fault of his, which Is tolerable

within our intimate group and in view of the con-

nections between us, becomes unbearable from one
who holds the post of General Secretary. I there-

fore suggest that the comrades should discuss the

question of dismissing Comrade Stalin from this poBt

and appointing for it another person who. In all

other respects, is only distinguished from Stalin by
one quality, i.e., that of being more tolerant, loyal,

oivll and considerate towards the comrades, less

moody etc.'" (J. Stalin, Speech delivered at the

October Plenary Meeting of the C. C. and the C.C.C.

of the C.P.S.U., International Press orrespondence,

November 17, 1027, p. 1428, emphasis ours.)

Now as to the reason for Trotsky's 1925 article.

In the same speech Is contained the evidence which
shows that, under the pressure of party discipline,

be was forced to sign the document : "As Eastman
had formerly associated with comrade Trotsky, we,

comrades Rykov, Zlnoviev, Bukharin, Stalin, and
Molotov, members of the Pollt bureau, requested

( ! !?) comrade Trotsky to dissociate himself from
Eastman. . . . Comrade Trotsky actually dissociated

himself from Eastman and made a statement to that

effect In the Press, which" was published. . .
."

If there Is doubt left in your mind as to the nature
of Stalin's "request", Just bear In mind that, as his

speech shows, he knew of the existence of tbe will

at the time he and all the other members of the Pollt

bureau "requested" Trotsky to deny its existence.
• • •

COMRADE B. F. D., New York.—We certainly "do
not disregard the ballot box." The following briefly

gives the Communist position on this:

"We are Marxists and not anarchists. We are
supporters of: the utilization of parliament: It Is not

an Instrument for transforming society, but a means
of rallying the workers." <L. Trotsky, "A Talk with
the Socialist Workers", Militant, April 1 and 15.

1933.)
". . . participation in parliamentary elections and

in the struggle on the parliamentary platform is

obligatory for the party' of the revolutionary prole-

tariat JtiBt for the purpose of educating the backward
masses of its own class, just in order to awaken and
enlighten the undeveloped, downtrodden, Ignorant

mass. Just so long as you are unable to disperse tbe

bourgeois parliament a'nd other reactionary Institu-

tions, you are bound to work Inside of them for the

very reason that there are still workmen made foots

by priests and the remoteness of village life; other-

wise you run the risk of becoming mere babblers."

(Lenin, "The Infantile Sickness of Leftism in Com-
munism," emphasis in original.)

JPioneer Notes
"War and the Fourth International*'

You have probably read the ad In another page of
the Militant for "War and the Fourth International",
the Draft Theses of the International Secretariat of
the League of Internationalist Communists. We take
this oeaslon to stress the great Importance and time-
liness of this pamphlet. With the imperialist powers
heading at breakneck speed towards a new imperial-

ist slaughter, In a situation where any "Incident"
may light the powder key of a world conflagration,
the question of the struggle against war must become
uppermost In the mind of ever revolutionist. The
theses of the International Secretariat io the most
comprehensive Marxian analysis on this problem
since the first four Congresses of the Comintern. No
class conscious worker can afford to be without
this pamphlet. It sells for ten cents a copy and
seven cents In bundles of five or more.

• • •

Bound Volumes of the Militant for 1933 have re-

cently been received from the bindery and can be
obtained from us at $1.50 per copy. We do not need
to agitate our readers as to the enormous value of

possessing one of these volumes. In them are writ-
ings by comrade Trotsky which cannot be found any-
where else In the English language, as well as the

great atore of revolutionary tactics and strategy

which the Militant has offered Its readers through-
out Its existence.

THE SOCIALIST PARTY-IN 1914 AND TODAY
Twenty years ago today the im-

I>erialist war. . . .

The World War of 1014-18 was
preceded by a series of "Incidents".

No more Important than many pre-

ceding "incidents" was the final

signal at Sarajevo.

A series of "incidents" are now
again taking place. For the second
time in a year Austria last week
became tbe likely crucible of the
world carnage. Manchuria, the
Saar, or a dozen other spots will

provide the next occasions Cor war.
As the Balkans burned for two
years before the conflagration
spread, so, today, conflict rages in

Chaco, guerilla warfare continues
In Manchuria, Britain, France and
Japan wage warfare against the
Chinese peasantry.

Where shall the masses of the
world turn for leadership against
imperialist war?
August 4th is not only the anni-

versary of imperialist war. It is,

even more sign! Ileantly for the
workers of the world, tbe anniver-
sary of the betrayal of the masses
to the war machine by the Social
Democracy. Twenty years ago to-
day the German Socialists in the
lieichstug voted war credits to the
Kaiser,

How did it happen? Haase, who
made the declaration in the Relchs-
iag, was only a week before de-
nouncing the war-mongers from the
forum of the International Social-
ist Bureau. July 29th gigantic
mass meetings of Socialists
throughout Germany were organ-
ized under the slogan : "War
Against War." On July 31st, mar-
tial law having been declared, came
the final message of the Socialist
Party Executive: "Up to this last
moment the international proletar-

iat has done Its duty. ... So we
must look at that which lies be-
fore us, firmly, unflinchingly. . .

."

Meanwhile, the party organ, Vor-
waerte, was sounding the note of
revolt against war, denouncing any
war of whatever kind waged by
capitalists. Even when mobiliza-
tion was ordered July 31 Vorwaerts
continued to denounce its own
bourgeoisie. On August 3, Vor-
waerts denounced German "patriot-
Ism" and those who suddenly
talked of fighting "foe freedom
against Czarlsm". Yet, that very
afternoon, it had already been de-
cided, and the next day the Social-
ists In the Reichstag voted war
credits, in the words or their offi-

cial declaration, "for the protec-
tion of our country",, "In Its hour
of danger Germany may relle upon
us." How could this happen?
We have on numerous occasions

pointed out the unrealistic char-
acter of the program or fighting
war with a general strike, which

An Appeal for

Robins «nd Gras

The argument of a motion for a
certain certificate of reasonable
doubt, which if granted would free
Harold nonius and Andre Gras on
bail, was postponed on fhursday
at the instance of the District At-
torney.

Victimized for their loyalty to
the labor movement lu the recent
general strike of hotel workers,
Robins is serving a term of two to
four years, and Gras from one to
two years, in Sing Sing.

Itobins, an organizer for the Am-
algamated Food Workers union,
and Gras, a striker, were sentenced'
by Judge Corrlgan of General Ses-
sions, a Judge whom the labor
-movement knows for many sentenc-
es against striking workers. Their
accuser in an assault charge was
a chef wiio was not even eligible

for union membership. This was
the only "eye witness". Despite
this chef's contradiction of his own
evidence, the lack of any other evi-

dence, and despite a host of wit-
nesses for the defense, the workers
were convicted.

The Hobins-Gras Defense Com-
mittee, a broad united front of po-
litical organizations and trade un-
ions, has opened a fight for appeal-
ing the case- The appeal will be
argued in the Supreme Court on
October 0th. The Socialist Law-
yers Association is handling the

legal work.
Meanwhile the Roblns-Gras De-

fense Committee is attempting to

secure tbe certificate of reasonable

doubt. In order to have -tbe two
workers released on bail. If the
District Attorney does not arrange
further postponements, the certifi-

cate may" be granted next week.

The Committee is appealing to all

organizations and sympathetic in-

dividuals to rush funds for ball and
the costs of the appeal to the office

of the Robins-Grag Defense Com-
mittee, 22 East 17th Street, New
York City, Room 731.
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was the pre-war program of Social

Democracy. But this was scarcely

the reason for the outright chauvin-
ism of the main wing of Social De-
mocracy, and the equally shameful
pacifism of the centrists who either

voted war credits or while not
openly supporting the war, defend-
ed the right of socialists to do so.

No, social chauvinism and social

pacifism was not caused by their

unrealistic anti-war program, be-
cause they didn't even get to the
point of trying to start a general
strike, or even raising the slogan.

Causes of Social-Chauvinism
The causes of social-chauvinism

and social-pacifism— socialists in

words, chauvinist or pacifist in

dieds—lie deeper than the specific

anti-war program which is violated.

The three groupings of socialists

during the World War was, as a
whole, a direct reflection of the

pre-war groupings on fundamental
principles. Itight wingers became
chauvinists, centrists became either

chauvinists or pacifists of the Kau-
tsky stripe, which meant to defend
the chauvinists and to stick to the
bounds of legality in advocating
the war. Only the left wtng—-led

by Lenin and Trotsky, Liebknecht
and Luxembourg — remained ada-
mant on the war question. Turn
the imperialist war Into eivil war,
cried the Bolsheviks, and they did.

Thtn. to the horrible crime of fight-

ing on the side of the bourgeoisie
in the Imperialist war, the Social
Democracy added the horrible

crime of fighting on the side of the
lionrgeolNie in the civil war.
As war Is the continuation by

forcible means of day-by-day poli-

' « s, so the position on war of

gioups within the workiug class is

a continuation of their general pol-

tlcs. If the masses' hatred of war
led the Social Democratic leader-

ship to talk general strike before

war, it was their general politics

that prevailed when war did break
out. They did not throw aside their

general politics, with Its worship

of legality at any price, their fet-

ichism of peaceful means, their

worship of the sacredneas of the

capitalist state, their practical

class-collaboration. The weight of

this reformism crushed the specific

anti-war program. When, with the
outbreak of the war, the choice be-

came clear: Either fight the capi-

talists or accept the war—the re-

formists made their choice and the

centrist s went with them. This
happened wherever reformism held
control, including America.

American Socialists in War
There Is a myth .abroad in the

land about the conduct of American
Socialists during the last war. Let
tin tell the truth. The chances for

honorable action by American So-

cialists were great. First, the war
iiart been going on for three years.

with consequent disillusionment
everywhere. Second, the party had
n strong left wing—which later

split off to tiecome Communist. De-
spite these advantages, the true

story of the American Socialist

Party, and especially of most of

the outstanding leaders, is a shame-
ful one.

Within two months of the St.

Louis convention the S. P. leader-

ship was organizing the "Peoples
Council", hand in hand with lib-

erals and iiaeiftsts. The "Council"
said nothing about opposing war,
nor did it even discuss its causes
iind the necessity of eradicating

them. Soon after, the Socialist

leadership of the needle trade un-
ions frankly came out in support
of the war. In April, 1918 Alger-

non Lee and six other Socialist al-

dermen In New York voted for the

The Crisis in the Socialist Party

The Coming Referendum
(This is the first of a series of

articles on the problems facing

the workers lu the Socialist

party.—Ed.)
I.

The Referendum Before the S. P.

The members of the Socialist

party will soou be called upon to

vote on the various declarations of

principles before them. In addition

to the Detroit declaration, there is

the right wing declaration of the

New York State convention of the

S. P. (endorsed by the New York
central committee), and the amend-
ments to the Detroit declaration by

the so-called "Unity Group". Both
of the latter groups are right wing.

They differ only on the question as

to how to defeat the Detroit de-

claration.

After a heated dispute tu a na-

tional sub-committee, the Thomas-
ites decided to amend their own
declaration in one respect. The
original phrase that Socialists

would support "any of their com-

rades who for anti-war activities

or refusal to perform war service

come Into conflict with public opin-

ion or the law" was changed to

read that they would support, in

the event of war, those of Its mem-
bers who come in conflict with the

law in their anti-war work not in

contradiction to "Socialist princ-

iples". All groups agree on this

amendment.
But—the right wing is furious!

"Tbo National Committee hus no
constitutional right to amend the

convention declaration". And ac-

cording to the best lawyers this is

quite so!
The original wording was In line

with Thomas' attempt to appear
very radical. Under the hammer
blows of the Right he flinched and
retreated. Politically there was no

real difference even at Detroit.

Why did Thomas reject the other

amendments of the right wing
"Unity Group"? "The sub-commit-

tee could not find that other chang-

es of this sort were necessary or

would command general support."

(Thomas, New Leader, July 21st,

1034. Our emphasis).

Thomas did not basically disa-

gree with these amendments, that

Is, to the program of the right

wing, but he found the changes un-

necessary or that they would not

be accepted by the ranks. Thomas'
strength lies above all in his form-

ing a centrist buffer between the

genuine lefts, the Communists, and
the right wing reformists.

It Is therefore not surprising that

Thomas finds that "There Is no

cause for split. We need Instead to

increase unity among the workers in

the face of war, fascism and a dis-

integrating capitalism." Thomas
seeks, nay, pleads for unity with

the Waldmans, Solomons and Ca-
hans. And rightly so, for he enu-

merates the common basis of their

mutual program. {Same as above.)

The Centrists Versus Sight Wing
Then what are the differences be-

tween the groups?
The criticism of the Detroit de-

claration by tbe right wing, the

Committee for the Preservation of

the Socialist Party (no less!) is

summarized in its pamphlet "The
Crisis in the Socialist Party—The
Detroit Convention". A reply to

this criticism by the defenders of

Thomas, the so-called "Militant"

group, has been penned by Its lead-

ing theoretician, Halm Kantoro-
vltch in "The Socialist Party at the

Cross Roads". Here Is a "left" in-

terpretation of the declaration.

Let us examine some of tbe high-

lights.

Kautorovitch examines the right
wing's criticism point by point. We
ahall follow his arguments.

1. The charge that the declara-

tion of principles is not legal. A
committee of eminent lawyers,

;
states Kautorovitch, has found that
the declaration is within the law.

.
The right wing had stated that

"Our left wing ( !) want to find out
whether it Is against the law to be
revolutionists". The defender of

Thomas, In chiding the right wing
on its police-criterion of good social-

ism, forgets to mention that it was
Thomas who submitted the declar-

ation to the group of lawyers!
2. That the Socialist Party is

against "insurrectionism, illegal

nets, and acts of individual terror-

ism" is substantiated by the declar-

ation statement that "the Socialist

Party seeks to attain its objective

by peaceful and orderly means",
and other such phrases. On this

score there Is unanimity in the

camp of the right wing and cen-

trist forces.

3. The reference In the Detroit

declaration to the support by the

S. P. of their comrades who, lu

time of war come In conflict with

the law or public opinion Is ex-

plained by Kantorovltch as mean-
ing a defense of those who work
within Socialist policies. This lat-

ter position was supported even by
Louis Wuldman at Detroit ! As
stated, above, the Thomasites have
already amended the section. It

should be noted In passing that the

original ambiguity was caused by
one factor: the attempt to appear
very radical and thereby control

the leftward movement in the S. P.

The Socialists and War
4. On the question of Socialist

program on war.

a). Kantorovltch, for the first

time, scores the pro-war record of

Waldman and Lee of 1918. Only
yesterday in his "Militant Pro-

gram", when discussing the record

of the S. P. during the World War,
he forgot all about these actions!

He also quotes Abe Cahan as being

in favor of the defense of the Am-
erican government in case of an
attack by Japan or Germany. (Page
12.) But what conclusion Is drawn?
A break with the supporters of im-

perialist war? No, that would mean
communism!

b). The phrase "massed resist-

ance" is Interpreted by Kantoro-

vltch as meaning "mass protests,

mass meetings, mass demonstra-
tions, mass petitions" and if "prac-

ticable" a general strike. Then why
was this not made clear in the de-

claration? Again because the
Onells and Waldmans would not

have disagreed with such formula-

tions—they have given similar

pledges in the past. The term was
left unexplained because it could

be interpreted by the genuinely left

wing workers as something new for

the Socialist party. Incidentally, is

"mass resistance" at a time of war
legal? Kantorovitoh does not say.

But ft is obvious that if in periods

of social crises a working class

party Is hindered by the laws of

capitalist democracy, then the party

must conduct illegal work. But
with what apparatus Is the 8. P.

going to conduct this mass resist-

ance? An Illegal apparatus? Kan-
torovltch is silent on this essential

practical question. Again the only

clear, consistent and effective an-

swer is given bv the Communists.
--JOSEPH CARTER.

Third Liberty Loan. In August,
the National Executive Committee
passed a resolution which said
nothing about the war, except to

denounce the Kaiser! Meyer Lon-
don sat In Congress and neglected
every opportunity of manifesting
serious opposition to war. Victor
Berger was frankly pro-German. To
the protests of the left wing against
all these outright violations of the
St. Louis Resolution, the Socialist

Party leadership turned a deaf ear.

How deadly did Eugene Debs
pay for tbe mistaken belief that

there wae room in one party for all

shades of belief! When the left

wing demanded the expulsion, early
la 1911s of Charles Edward Itus-

sell who had already turned pro-

ally. Debs pleaded with the left

wing to permit Russell to stay.

What was the result of this policy?

Those of the outright chauvinists
who did not leave the party, as
Russell did. Joined together with
I he pacifists to keep the party im-

potent. Debs went to jail; but Hill-

uuit, Solomon, Wuldman, Panken &
Co. could speak from every plat-

form in the country with no fear

of arrest—for they said nothing ob-

jectionable.

And even after the war was over.

lu the Assembly investigation of

1321, Lee and Hilluuit assured the
Assembly that the St. Louis Reso-
lution was "not an incitement to

the destruction of war work."
Waldman swore that New York
State was a "peoples government",
the C. S. government "not quite"

a capitalist government, and de-

clared he would fight for his coun-
try 'to repel any invasion" and that
he favored necessary preparation
to do so. Waldman had also voted
for militia appropriations, in di-

rect violation of the party constitu-

tion which made votes for military

expenditures grounds for expulsion.

If the Old Guard and the cent-

rists did these things after the St.

Louis I>eclaration, what will they

do in the next war? The Old Guard
is by now largely and openly chau-
vinist, and, at the least, against any
mass opposition to war. The "Mil-

itants" and the rest of the party

majority which voted for the re-

cent Declaration of Principles at

Detroit, are today playing the role

that Hilluuit, Waldman and Alger-

non Lee played in 1917. Lip ser-

vice to the unrealistic weapon ol

the general strike will be more
than outweighed by the general re-

formist orientation of the Militants.

Again we repeat: War is the con-

tinuation of day-by-day politics.

Those who, like the "Militants",

are committed to the reformist fet

ichism of bourgeois legality and
peaceful methods, will choose bour-

geois legality when the choice be-

comes : Either flght against war or

capitulate to bourgeois legality.

Spokesman after spokesman of the

party majority has defended the

new Detroit Declaration on the

grounds that, as the St. Louts Re
solution did not drive the party into

illegality, the new Declaration will

permit the party to remain legal 1

True! For the same reason that

worked In 1917. Then tbe Socialist

Party remained loyal to bourgeois

legality and would not flght war.

Tomorrow the Sclallst Party will

remain true to Its traditional re

formIsm which, in war time, can
only mean taking sides with the

bourgeoisie against the interests of

the workers of the world.

The revolutionary struggle
against imperialist war will be

wa^ed only under one banner : THE
FOURTH INTERNATIONAL.

WORLD OF LABOK

Starvation Wag*' for

German Workers

Hamburg (TIS).—The starvation

level to which the German work-

ers' wages* under the Nazi regime

have sunk, is startlingly revealed

by the Nazis themselves in an ex-

tensive wage investigation conduct-

ed by the "German Labor Front".

The statistical compilation has been

published in the official labor mag-
azine "Arbeltertum" and Is based

upon the reports of the affiliated

trade unions for the month of Feb-

ruary, 1934.

The Investigation included 16,-

600,000 workers with a weekly-

wage total of 43T).OO0,O0O Mark.
The average weekly income Is thus

25.9 Mark, or approximately $10.00

at the present rate of exchange. It

must be kept in mind, however,
that the purchasing power is much
less Btnce the decline of the German
wagel evel has been accompanied by

a steady rise In prices.

The average weekly wages for

the various industrial groups are

:

Marks
Building workers 28.5

Miners 24.7

Wood and Lumber Workers 28.8

Agricultural workers 20.8

(including goods given In

Hew of cash)

Metal workers 32.1

Textile workers 21.4

Tobacco workers 13.5

Stone and earthen workers 20.5

Public workers 28.8

Leather workers 26.5

Food workers 25.6

Other factory workers 20.0

The report also calls attention to

the fact that the wages in numer-
ous cases were much less than the

above-mentioned average figures.

Since February 1934, wages have
shown a further considerable de-

cline. Before Hitler's accession to

power wages were often twice as

high a« the average given above.

MASSACRE IN CHILE

We are iu receipt of definite information concern-

ing the recent peasant uprising in the little village

of Iittnuuil, Chile, which was featured a tew weeks
ago in the press us a Communist led revolt of the

peasu iL masses. The truth of the matter Is as fol-

lows: J laving no other means of subsistence, a group
of um-in.plo.ved workers numbering about UOO, i;s

cetided an uncultivated mountain valley some months
ago and making their borne in that unoccupied re-

gion, commenced the cultivation of the land. The
ground was cleared, the soil was plowed, and at last

it was ri:ne to reap tbe harvest. At this point thu

"Producers Society of Industry and Commerce",
claiming fiut tins, land was part of the 40,000 acre

estate of one of their members, the colonists were
ordered to move and upon their refusal the troops

*rei'e seut in. A frightful massacre followed, in

which the colonists gave a good accounting of them-
selves, but which could have but one result. In spite

of the declared solidarity of the Chilean workers,
accompanied by the hysterical antics of the Stalin-

ists who claimed they were "leading a revolution",

the colonists of ltituquii found their efforts to gain

a livelihood, drowned in their own blood.

The Chilean government, seeking a plausible ex-
cuse for the massacre, claimed that there was a

Communist insurrection afoot. The Stalinists fell

right lu with this inaneouver of the reaction by claim-

ing the same thing when nothing was farther from
.he truth. Among the irresponsible followers of an
irresponsible movement, the Chilean Stalinists merit
the first prize. Not so long ago, when the sailors of

.he fleet rebelled in Coqulmbo, these poor clowns
issued fantastic proclamations, claiming to have or-

ganised the outbreak. When the uprising failed due
to lack of organization, it then became apparent that

the officers themse.ves had inspired the whole thiiig.

Other cases could be cited, such, as that of Ihe cara-
bineers conspiracy of Captain Vlllouta ; and each time
wo and the -Stalinist party of Chile claiming leader-

ship.

While making no claims to lead non-existent re vo-

litions, the Communist Left of Chile is laying the
>asis of the new party that will be found when the
.line arrives, In the leadership of the Chilean work-
ers' revolution. New forces rally dally to the banner
of the Fourth International in Chile. Stalinism loses
ground daily, the Socialist Party is heading for a
split, and the Chilean Communist Left announces that
the first issue of Its theoretical magazine, The Fourth
International will suon be off the press. Iu this way
the basis Is being laid for the new party.

SPAIN

The Spanish Communist Left, while growing or-

ganizationally. Is distinguishing itself by its printed
material. A fortnightly paper La Antorclia is now
being published, it is devoted primarily to matters
af general popular interest, written In a freer, more
popular style, and thus supplements Comunismo, the
organization's, theoretical magazine. Innumerable
books aud pamphlets, most of them by members of
the Spanish Communist Left, have been published In

the recent period.

The rightist government of the "republic of work-
ers" Is hounding the working class organizations to

the very brink of illegality. A new ruling now pro-
vides that only regular licensed news vendors may
sell the publications of political and working class
organizations. It is claimed! that this alms at the
Fascists as well as the working class organizations.
But this Is not true, because the Fascists' newsboys
have already been forced off the streets by the work-
ers through "direct action" methods.

Mass arrests are taking place in connection with
every strike, publications are suspended, and "tines"
levied on them before they are permitted to reappear.
In spite of all difficulties, however, most of the work-
ing class papers still continue to appear with more
or less regularity and all of them are attempting to
maintain a legal status.

SPANISH YIPSELS FIGHT OPPORTUNISM

Between the radicalization of large sections of its

following, and the natural opportunism of many of
Its leaders, the Socialist movement in Spain Is in" the
throes of an rnteral crisis. On the oue hand, the
Socialist Youth Federation at its latest congress de-
clared for the armed Insurrection and the Dictator-
ship of the Proletariat; on the other, tbe party's
parliamentary fraction and its leadership generally,
orient towards a new coalition with the left repub-
licans. Largo CabaKero, president and most outstand-
ing leader of the party, while sincerely striving for
a militant leftist policy, attempts to preserve the
unity of the heterogenous movement.

In Renovation, organ of the young socialists, for
July 7th, a demand is made for the purging of the
party, through the expulsion of the members of the
parliamentary fraction. The treacherous policy of
capitulation followed by the latter in a whole scries
of situations in the recent session of the Cortes are
he basis of the charges now levelled against the
right wing elements, who are making a fetish of
par:lamentarism and legality In a period of revolu-
iouary agitation. On several occasions the Youth
Federation demanded that the H.P. deputies withdraw
from the Cortes, a demand which coincided with that
raised by the Communist Left.

Recent issues of RenovackttJ publish photographs
of Young Socialist Red Shirt detachments in which
thousands of uniformed youths can be seen marching
and drilling In preparation for the coming struggle.
The caption in one issue, hails the "future Spanish
Red Army".

NEW PARTY IN AUSTRALIA

Greetings to our Australian comrades who by this
time have probably founded a new revolutionary
party. We are in receipt of the Draft Program and
Policy of the new Workers Party of Australia which
was issued in May by the provisional executive com-
mittee eleeted at a conference of the organization in

the same month. A twelve page mimeographed bul-
letin, the draft theses includes an outline on the
present world situation, notes on the situation in

Australia, their attitude towards the labor party of
that country, the Communist party, the trade unions,
strikes, the united front, war, defense, immediate is-

sues. It concludes with a constitution. From be-
ginning to end it is a Marxist program worthy of the
Communist group that will become the section of the
Fourth International in that far-away corner of the
world.

The Workers Party of Australia issues a monthly
mimeographed theoretical organ called the Militant.

A lively revolutionary group, it devotes itself with
skill and ability to the political problems in that out-

post of the British Empire as well as to the unem-
ployed and trade union movement In which it Is ac-

tive. Similarly the Australian group Is thoroughly

imbued with the ideas of Internationalism which are

ao well reflected In their paper.
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The United Front

Stiflins a Movement

In France the united front has

been established between the Com-

munist party and the Socialist

party. Both of them were forced

into' this action by the menace of

advancing fascism—either the unit-

ed front or destruction at the hands

of this* merciless enemy. This is-

sue is poised on a razor's edge.

Tills action is a victory for the

working clas>, accomplished by

pressure from below. This is not

the nnjtcd front from below, but

pressure against the bureaucracy

of both parties which despite all

their hypocritical lip service, con-

sistently and continuously, during

I hi' las) few critical years, resisted

litis unity of action. We have no

illusions of a genuine revolution

ary polity in the agreement for this

united front. Nevertheless we
greet this lirsi step as a progres-

sive move for the French proletar-

iat and a vindication of the stand

we took long ago.

A Step Forward

While this first step does not

re li resent, as we shall see later, a

change in essence of the attitude

of the leadership of the two par-

lies, it does represent a change of

form which can open up new and

great possibilities. It increases the

strength of the French proletariat

itself. It broadens the field of

working class struggle and opens

up new perspectives, not only to

the possibility of beating back fas-

cism, but also for the emergence of

new regroupments, leading in a rev-

olutionary direction.

The demand for the united front

eou^d no longer he ignored and the

leaders of both of the French par-

ties accepted it. The Communist
parties in other countries have ac-

cepted it and made formal propos-

als for a united front to the Social-

ist parties, which have so far been

rejected by them. To this date the

American Socialist party lias failed

to answer. Uf course, the pressure

of the masses for unity of action

has not readied the same degree ev-

erywhere, although the issues that

make it necessary exist. They ex-

i^t in the l.'ulted States.

Bureaucrats Fear United Front

Obviously the Socialist party

leaders fear the united action of

Communist and Socialist workers.

Not only do the reactionaries of the

old guard fear the broadening and
deepening of the st niggle against

the capitalist attacks, but they are

bitterly opposed to any struggle

that will bring forward the mili-

tancy and revolutionary potential-

ity of the workitig class. Among
them are outright traitors and
chauvinists. But this fear obvi-

ously exists also amongst the "mil-

itans". Speaking for them, Nor-

man Thomas declares that: "What
hinders the united front is the in-

tention of the Communists, declared

openly in word and deed, to use the

united front less against the com-

mon enemy than against, us in the

Socialist party." Questions of in-

tention, of good or bad faith, are.

of course important, but they can-

not he put above the needs of the

class. In doing so, Norman Tho-

mas betrays his own lack of har-

mony with the working class in-

terests.

Far more decisive than the in-

tentions of anyone are the forces

that are set into motion by the

historical processes. A united

working class, or at least united

in action despite what differences

may separate its various sections,

becomes a distinctly progressive

force. And those whose views are

on the progressive side have noth-

ing to, fear. Itut that is not the

case with the '"Militants". By
their reformist centrist position

they find themselves preoccupied

with the function of blurring their

differences with the old guard, of

adjusting their views to the stand-

point of the old guard, including

the traitors and chauvinists, at the

expense of the struggle of the

masses.

A truly left wing, on the other

hand, would welcome the opportun-

ity of working class unity of action

as its own best reenforcement in

the fight against the perfidious re-

formist bureaucrats. That is what
shou'd be expected from the Revo-

lutionary Policy Committee. Rut
it has so far failed as miserably

as ils brothers under the skin, the

so-called Militants.

A Practical Test

Here is a practical test. The is-

sue is the working' class interests.

Those who are maneuvering and
playing for time are losing time for

the working class. The common en-

emy does not cease his attacks.

In the United States, it is true,

the Communist and the Socialist

workers constitute so far only a

small section of the working class

as a whole.. However, some very
ferocious assaults have often been
set afoot aagiast this conscious mi-

nority. Most recently we have
witnessed the anti-Communist
campaign with its vigilante and
police terror on the Pacific Coast.

This method of concentrating heav-
ily against a small minority would
indicate that the unity of action of

the conscious section of Communist
and Socialist organizations would
have a significance far beyond its

numerical scope and would have
an effect that would really extend
to wide working masses. New in-

spiration and a new determination
to fight and to win would be the

The Coming U. T.W. Convention

result.

The Task of the Socialist Worker

There are thus very good reasons

for the Socialist workers paying

the clo-est attention to this practi-

cal test of their party and its lead-

ership. But it is necessary to do
more than this. It is necessary for

the Socialist workers to demand ca-

tegorically from their, leaders that

they make good their pretended

claims of favoring working class

unity. They should demand from

their leaders a genuine united front

which will include ail workers sec-

lions and groups willing to colla-

borate earnestly in the realization

today of definitely stated minimum
aims.

In France the united front is con-

fined to the official Stalinist party

and the Socialist party. The revo-

lutionary section, the International

Com muni -Is, is excluded, apparent-

ly by common consent of the bu-

reaucracy of both parties, in reali-

ty, as we have said before, it is a

social democratic non-aggression

pact. That is the reason that

there should be no illusions of a

revolutionary policy in this pact.

In essense it represents an agree-

ment between two centrist parties

io the exclusion of the revolution-

ary wing in the movement. More-

over, the change of the Stalinists

to this kind of a united front is

primarily dictated by the needs of

the foreign policy of the Soviet

Union as pursued under the Stal-

inist regime shaped by the theory

;
of Socialist in One Single Country.

Stalinist Foreign Policy

This foreign policy, devoid of

revolutionary content, has become

based exclusively on the idea of

maintaining the status quo within

and amongst the capitalist nations

as a means of preserving peace un-

der capitalism. It means to endea-

vor to forestall not only reactionary

changes within the capitalist coun-

irio, but also revolutionary chang-

es. In France especially, this non-

aggression pact endeavors to create

"left" bloc to balance the right

Originally scheduled for Sept. 10,

the Convention of the United Tex-

tile Workers will be held on Mon-

day, August 13th. The reason for

this sudden advancement of the

date is the tremendous unrest and
ferment now going on in all sec-

tions of the textile industry. Fac-

ing the convention is the most im-

portant question of the general

strike. Already, in Alabama alone

UO.OOO textile workers are striking;

throughout other textile sections,

numerous smaller strikes are in

progress.

Seven months ago, McMahon, the

president of the U.T.W., was able

to postpone the general strike on

the basis of some phony promises

from the NliA. Today the union is

faced with either putting up a light

or losing the support of the mass of

silk workers.

It is indubitable that the U.T.W.

has made great strides forward.

U.T.W. locals dot the textile areas

in the South and in Pennsylvania.

Even in New! England where the

stench from the past McMahon sell-

outs has not yet subsided the U.T.

.W. is also making headway.
McMahon Spikes Autonomy

The silk workers, are organized

into an autonomous section of Hie

U.T.W., the American Federation of

Silk Workers. The idea of auto-

nomy for silk originated in Pater-

son, the main organized silk center.

It was intended to give the silk

workers the same status as the

Hosiery workers in the solid, Am-
erican Federation of Full-Fashion-

ed Hosiery Workers. But the

workers in Paterson reckoned with-

out their host, McMahon.
The A.F.S.W. exists as a national

organization only on paper. Having

a national secretary, Frank Kchwei- manager of the Associated Silk

tiler, the union consists only of the Workers, the largost single Branch

large branch in Paterson and a

few small locals in Pennsylvania.

Ry paying Schweitzer's wages, Mc-

Mahon aims not only to restrict the

growth of the A.F.S.W. but to slow-

ly choke it to death. The few A.F.

S.W. organizers that are sent out

to organize, organize the silk

workers into pure and simple U.

T.W. locals.

Silk Workers Distrust U.T.W.

The danger inherent to McMa-
hon 's gang in a real autonomous

siik federation is obvious to all, as

are the reasons for McMahim's ac-

tions. The silk workers, because of

their unstable working conditions

and their iong experience of strug-

gles, are the most militant section

of the textiles. Their previous bit-

ter experience with the class colla-

boration policies of tiie U.T.W.
have made them very distrustful of

the parent organization and its

corrupt leadership.

The I.ovestoneites. in accordance

with their trade union policy, have

offered no resistance to MaeMa-
hon's stiffllng of the autonomy of

the silk workers. And this certain-

ly plays directly into the hands of

MacMahon. Eli Keller, the general

Internal Fight

Splits Painters

{Continued from Page 1)

a

bloc (fascism), with the present

capitalist government remaining in

power.
There is to be no criticism with-

in the limits of the objects of the

pact although that is exactly where

criticism is imperative. Criticism

in action and of actions would not

in the least, hinder a real united

front. In essense this pact is very

little different from the German
social democratic support of the

so-called iron front with Hinden-

uiirg as it;s candidate against Hit-

ler, or the Austrian social demo-

cratic support of the Dollfuss re-

gime against fascism. It is the

Anglo-Russian committee over
again in a somewhat different form.

This set-up, loo, was created os-

tensibly to prevent intervention in

the U.S.S.U., but served as a shield

for the betrayers of the general

strike and as an instrument to dis-

arm the British revolutionists. In

view of this, the revelation that the

centrist bureaucracy in both of

these French pin-ties semi-opeuly

ilirt with the idea of creating one

united party should not shock the

revolutionists. The formal change

of policy executed by the Stalinists

is not a real political change but a

way whereby they begin to adjust

themselves to the attitude of social

reformism.

Stimulous of L'uited Front

Despite this perversion of the

real united front and its outright

reformist implication, even Ihis

iirst step will have far reaching

value for the French proletariat.

All its latent energies are coming

to the fore and will serve as a sti-

mulous, not conscious? directed, but

of a spontaneous character, to a

real struggle against advancing

fascism in Fralice. By itself, this

will pose revolutionary problems,

the very posing of which will have
serious repercussions in the ;,role-

larian ranks. In this sense it will

have additional significance for the

world proletariat. Because of this

the possibilities, even in this kind

of a united front must find atten-

tion and wholehearted support from

all revolutionists. In France the

actions of united struggle are al-

ready creating new left wing cur-

rents within both parties which are

coming into revolt against the par-

liamentary illusions and the diplo-

matizing from the top: currents

that demand that the revolution

ary problems be posed for a solu-

tion.

The demand for a united front

cannot be ignored for long in other

countries, because it grows directly

out of the needs of the working
class. Revolutionists and all those

who desire a genuine united front

of mass struggle against fascism,

against war and against the capi-

talist attacks on the workers must

he vigilant. It is necessary to pen-

etrate the united front in the mak-
ing with the idea that a solution

to the problems of today can be

found ultimately only in the over-

throw of capitalism.

—ABNE SWABECK.

NOTICE!
All letters, subscriptions, bun-

dle orders, donations and any
inquiries concerning or intended

for the NEW INTERNATIONAL
magazine, are to be addressed to:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
STATION D. P.O. BOX 119

NEW XOBK, S. iV

nothing but wait—wait while strik-

ing!

Their docility before their bu-

reaucratic leaders in some local un-

ions is almost unbelievable, espe

dally when considered in the light

of other strikes in the country. The
lighting, class spirit which this

very moment pervades the ranks of

the Minneapolis truck drivers is

completely absent.. Instead of mil-

itant picketing the Zansner leader-

ship has succeeded in directing the

strike activity into the harmless

hi tiff of peaceful parading around
the neighborhood of the headquar-

ters, in card playing and general

gossipipg around the meeting halls.

Hundreds of painters stand sheep-

ishly in line for hours In order to

have their strike cards punt-he;!

twice a day after which they usual-

ly go home.

A Leaf from HKler's Book
Anyone who criticises this intol-

erable procedure is marked, singled

out and beaten up. Sluggings are

daily occurrences. Meetings, where

Minneapolis

Drivers Firm

{Continued from Page I)

was rejected by the union. )n the

words of Vincent Dunne in an in-

terview to the Organizer: "There

are several ridiculous clauses in

the bosses' proposal. Whether they

are meant seriously or put in mere-

ly for trading purposes—-it makes
no differences. Local 374 is never

going to agree to a "preferential

list' which puts the rights of scabs

ahead of the rights of union men.

The same holds good lor the pro-

posal to discriminate against

strikers whom they accuse of com-

mitting 'unlawful acts'. By that

they evidently mean our pickets.

Doesn't it take a coilossal gall for

people who sent out squads of mur-
derers to shoot our pickets in the

back to talk about 'unlawful acts?"

The Citizens Alliance is again

preparing for rough stuff in the

event that martial law is lifted.

Plug uglies have been imported into

town. The notorious Bergoff agen-

cy, with headquarters in New York

which supplies murderers and
strikebreakers to the bosses
throughout the country, is reported

to be the agency handling this job.

After Harry Ness, the second vic-

tim of the premeditated attack was
John Relor who died of wounds III

a hospital here a week ago. Thus
is to be seen in the two labor mar-

tyrs in Minneapolis Ibe deathless

unity of the employed and the un-

employed. Ness was a member of

f.74 and Belor of the M.C.C.W.

Even the freedom of the press is

molested in the 'libeilal" state of
the sentiment is overwhelmingly Minllesola wltli tnt, -progressive"
against Zausncr's clique, are broken

up. One brother died on August 7

from injuries received in the course

of the meeting of Local B05 held

a week ago. And another is near

death from a fractured skull re-

ceived from a blow delivered by
McNamara, President of the E. C.

on Monday night in Local 8i>2. Sev-

eral have been taken to hospitals,

dozens have received minor injur-

ies. Instead of maintaining the in-

tegrity at their union by organiz-

ing themselves into a strong left

wing force which would stand
shoulder-to-shoulder against the

gangsters, the painters are allow-

ing themselves lo be bulldozed and
terrorized into submission and i>as-

slvity.

Playing into Zausner's Hflnds

One of the fundamental causes of

this chaotic condition in the Broth-

erhood is the criminal union-wreck-
ing policies of the Stalinists who,
with dramatic gestures, noise and
phrase-mongering, have been aide to

isolate the militant section of the

membership from the general strug-

gle. For more than a year they

have eoncentrated on Local 499.

Having gained leadership there,

they waited for the strike to start

and then promptly defied the lead-

ership of District Council So. i)

with its twelve locals. In unmis-

takeable "statements" they declared

that they would not recognize, the

District Council, nor pay a cent per

capita tax to it. The National Ex-
ecutive Board sent a representative,

Mr. E. Ai-kerly. to Local 499 on the

morning of August (i with an ulti-

matum, that they must cooperate

with the D. C. The answer was
that they did not recognize that of-

fice, whereupon their charter was
promptly revoked. Now six hun-

dred members, the most militant of

the membership have their own
strike committee, conduct their

iwn picket lines and unfortunately

'Ight. not the bosses and Zansner,

but their own hrother pickets sent

mt by the other twelve locals. The
expectation that other locals will

follow their example is childish but
the probability is

of their followers in the other lo-

cals will take place.

Having isolated the militants

from the strike and split the union

I he Stalinists have helped Zausner
to knife the struggle of the paint-

ers. The courageous rank-and-file

are being made fools and tools of

a group of arrogant Stalinists who
are taking advantage of their gulli-

bility. The Stalinist actions are not

the actions of Intelligent leaders,

but those of the jungle. Infuriated

Olson at its head. Salesgirls of the

Organizer have been constantly

persecuted by the militia and now
comrades who sell the Militant are

to be arrested.

of the A.F.S.W., has made no pro-

test against the sending of organ-

isers iuci 'he Held anl organizing

L'.T.W. silk locals. On the con-

trary, he, Keller, expelled militant

members of the A.S.W. because

they consistently fought for the

consolidation and extension of the

American Federation of Silk Work-

ers. Moreover no effort was made
to unite all the existing craft U.T.

W. silk locals in Paterson, together

with the A. S.W. into one industrial

branch of the American Federation

of Silk Workers, although these

have loosely amalgamated into a

spineless federation. Instead the

"progressive" Keller is expending

most of his energies in organizing

the small bosses and "family shops"

into a local of the U.T.W.
Paterson Isolated

As a result. Paterson has re-

mained practically isolated from

the rest of the silk industry upon

which its wage standards are de-

pendent. The low scale of wages in

the Pennsylvania and New England-

silk areas permits the Paterson

bosses to beat down almost all the

gains of the last strike. This tre-

mendous weakness of the Associat-

ed forces it to backwater before

every offensive of the silk bosses.

Naturally, (he workers have been

getting more and more disgusted

with the present union oflicialdom

and its policies. And in this mood

lies the greatest danger to the un-

ion itself, unless properly organized

under a genuine left wing.

Only a firm and militant policy

can get the silk workers and the

rest of the textile workers out of

the rut they are in. All the evils

from which the textile workers are

suffering, particularly the spread

of unemployment, can be countered

in only one way—the establishment

of the f5-hoiir day. 5-day week on

higher wage scales. This cannot

be gained without a serious tight.

General Strike in Textiles

The question of the general strike

in textiles and the organization of

the silk workers nationally into the

A.F.S.W. are intimately linked to-

gether. A solidly organized A.F.

S.W., backed by the tremendous

prestige of the silk workers

throughout tiie textile industry is

the real spearhead of the offensive

against the textile operators. A
solidly organized A.F.S.W. wou:d

be the greatest obstacle in the way
of sell outs. Moreover, a solid au-

tonomous silk organization would

point the way to the organization

of woolen and worsted workers who
are at present unorganized.

The A.F.SAV. delegates must tak«

the lead in committing the conven-

tion not to talk but to action.

They must reassert in no uncer-

tain terms the autonomy of the A.

F.S.W.. and lead in real consolida-

tion of the textile workers for the

struggle ahead, especially in organ-

izing for the general strike.

It is up to the Silk Wurkers,

They can win the 30-hour week,

with substantial wage increases,

eliminating the many disgraceful

conditions now prevailing in the

mills—if they bear in mind their

strategic position in textiles and
act according! v.

—SILK WORKER.

A Demagogue at Work

Olson's Role in the Strike

The last chanter of Olson's role

in the Minneapolis truck drivers

strike of Local 574 of the A. F. of

L. cannot yet be written. This is

the 19th day of the strike, and the

lines are holding as firm, as ever,

in spite of the fact that Governor

Olson's militia have dealt some

heavy blows to the strikers. In

fact, indications are that a settle-

ment favorable to the workers may
be won.

Up to the time of the declaration

of martial law by Governor Olson

the strike stood solid. The market

was closed 100%. Trucking
throughout the city was restricted

by the rules of the union. Only

certain necessities, hospital sup-

plies, and a farmers market, es-

tablished by the strikers, were al-

lowed to be hauled. The bosses

were on the run. The Citizen's Al-

liance was whipping up a red scare

but to no avail. The cops were
nowhere to be seen when the strik-

ers congregated, l'eace reigned un-

der the domination of ljOcal 574.

Even l tie labor fakers of Minnea-

polis were silent. They were wait-

ing for a more opjwrtune moment
to serve the master class.

Permits for Scabs

Then Olson declared martial law

and things began to happen. First

tie issued a statement which was a

verbal blast against the bosses, ana

(hen he started to act against, the

workers by establishing a military

permit system. Each day more
i-oinmodities came under the head

tug of necessities and within three

days trucks with scab drivers, un-

der the protection of Governor Ol

son's militia were moving about

town in droves as though nothing

had happened.

The union protested and informed

the Governor that his action was
breaking the striko and demanded

that he withdraw all permits. The
Governor again answered with a

verbal blast against the bosses and

ihe bated Citizen's Alliance and

proceeded to act against, the strik-

ers. Picketing was becoming too

prominent, so the militia prohibit-

ed picketing, prohibited meetings oi

the union in front, of their union

hail, and proceeded to issue hun-

dreds and hundreds of new military

permits to the bosses so they could

run scab trucks.

In the meantime the posses were

howling against the parking ban

in the Loop district informing the

Governor that it was hurting their

business. Many strikers thought

that the day time parking ban in

the Loop was a blow at the bosses,

but the truth of the matter was

that the militia desired to have

the downtown street cleared of all

parked atttos, in order to have t'os

streets cleared for action in case a

mass concentration of strikers was
attempted in the heart of the city.

A struggle with scab trucks under

these circumstances would give the

militia all of the advantages. This

did not materialize because opera-

tions against scab trucks are not

Rphins-Gras Refused Release

On Bail; Appeal Pending
Harold Robins and Andre Gras.

strike); arrestee in the recent gen-

eral strike of Iiotel workers, were
today refused a certificate of rea-

sonable doubt, in a decision handed
down by Justice Valeuti.

Simultaneously, however, t h e

fight for the appeal of the original

conviction was broadened, with the

announcement by M. Feinstone.

Secretary of the United Hebrew
Trades, that his organization has
endorsed the Ilobins-Gras Defense

Committee. The appeal will be ar-

gued in the Apellate Division of

the Supreme Court on October 9.

Harold Robins, organizer of the

Amalgamated Food Workers, and
Andre Gras, a striker, were arrest-

ed during the strike on a charge of

second degree nssault. Robins had
previously been arrested a number
of times on various charges trump-
ed up to hamper his strike work.
The only eyewitness in the assault

Despite this fact, and the weak-
ness and contradictions in the tes-

timony of the prosecution, Robins
and Gras were convicted in the

court of Judge Corrigan, long no-

torious in labor circles for his sen-

tences against workers. Robins
was sentenced to from two to four
years, Gras from one to two years,

to Sing Sing prison.

Justice Valenti's decision today
was a refusal to permit the work-
ers to be released on bail pending
the; appeal. The Robins-Gras De-
fense Committee issued the follow-

ing statement:

Statement of Defense Committee
"Certificates of reasonable doubt,

*ha
.L

e
^P"!!'™

S ™ iibii"S release of prisoners on
bail pending appeal have in most
criminal cases become the merest
formality. The existence of suffi-

cient grounds for appeal have been
taken to be sufficient grounds for

at their inability to intelligently

cope with a superior power, they
resort to open splitting and thereby
sign their own death warrant. They
sacrifice the interests of the work-
ers to their political aims.
—MEMBER OF BROTHERHOOD

the certificate. However, this gen-

eral rule is often violated in cases

involving the rights of labor. While
convicted racketeers roam the

streets freely, responsible and well-

known workers are deliberately

kept jailed, thereby hampering the

defense work, which would be im-

measurably aided if the victimized

strikers were free to appear on the

issue before mass meetings and un-

ion meetings. Judge Corrigan's or-

iginal charge to the jury, as the

record clearly showed, amounted to

a second summation for the prose-

cution. And now, Judge Valenti's

decision is out and out class 'jus-

tice'."

The Robins-Gras Defense Com-
mittee, set up at the request of the

two victimized workers, is a broad

united front of organizations, in-

cluding : Amalgamated Food jWork-
ers Union, Central Executive
Board, American Workers Party,

Communist league of America,

Communist Party Opposition, I.W.

Vk General Defense Committee, II

Martello Group, Organization Com-
mittee for a Revolutionary Work-
ers Party, Left poale Zion (Jewish
Workers Party), League for Indus-

trial Democracy, Socialist Party,

Local New York, Communist
League of Struggle Provisional

Committee for Non-Partisan Labor
Defense.

In addition to the endorsement
of the United Hebrew Trades, an-

nounced today, the Committee has
also been endorsed by Waiters
Union Local 1, and Loeal 22 of the
I.L.G.W.U. All unions are being
visited to enlist their material and
moral support of this important
case.

The Socialist Lawyers Associa-
tion is in charge, of the legal work
and Is preparing the appeal.

The date of a mass meeting on
the case will soon be announced.

All workers and workers organ-
izations are asked" to aid this fight.

The office of the Robins-Gras De-
fense Committee is Room 731, 22
Bast 17th Street, N.T.C.

ters to the strikers. Picketing con-

tinued, but the militia was was ar-

resting more pickets each day and
throwing them in the army stock-

ade.

Even this retreat was not suffi-

cient for Olson to regain his former

position as the "friend of labor"

and the radical Farmer- Labor Gov-

ernor. He was forced to retreat

still further in order to hold off the

general strike and to clear himself

in the eyes of the workers. He is-

sued a statement informing the

bosses and the strikers that if no

settlement was reached by Friday

midnight he would revoke all per-

mits. Instead he had his militia

raid the headquarters of the Citi-

zen's Alliance and extend the per-

mits until -Monday morning. All In-

dications were that it was a tipped

off raid because reliable reports

which were even carried in the

bosses press said that most of the

flies were removed before 'be mili-

tia arrived. The raiding of the

Citizen's Alliance headquarters was
>f no value to the strikers, but. it

was of first rate political impor-

tance for Olson. The fact that per-

mits were not revoked, but extend-

ed to Monday, and the fact that

more pickets were being arrested

hourly, was decisive. If the per-

mits are revoked Monday the bosses

are well stocked for several days.

If permits are reissued, the union

demands that the Govt'i'uor only Is-

sue them lo those linns who will

abide by the Haas proposals, rec-

ognize the union, pay union wages
iind hire union help.

"Neutrality" in the Class War
In more than one statement the

Governor lias stated that he does

not take sides with either the

bosses or the strikers, that he is

for law and order, and wilt take

what action necessary for the good

of the people to see that the nec-

essities of life are moved. It is a

well known fact that before Olaori s

militia came to Minneapolis the

strikers had the town "sewed up",

and peace reigned. After his troops

arrived scab trucks increased in

number from day to day. II Is alao

a well known fact that the people

are made up of two main classes

and the workers are the majority.

Any one who says he is for the

people and neither for the bosses

nor the workers is either a liar or

a damn fool. It is also a wetl

known fact that if the Governor,

who is a "friend of labor", will not

tolerate any strike that interferes

with the necessities of life for the

"people" than the Governor ia

against the majority of the work-

ers. The majority of the workers
are involved in the production and
distribution of the necessities of

life. It is equally well known that

any one who holds a strategical

position such as a Governor, and
says he if not taking sides with

either the exploiters or the strik-

ers, no matter how sincere he is, he

can do nothing else than help the

bosses. Neutrality in a class so-

centered in the Loop. After a week «*'* always helps the strongest

the parking ban by the militia was '<>«*. And since the bosses are in
parking

lifted.

Demands of tiie Uuion

These words against the bosses

and blows against the strikers were

not taken lightly by the union men
of the city and their sympathizers.

The strike committee of 100 drew
up demands and presented them to

the Governor. They demanded the

withdrawal of the troops, a with-

drawal of all permits, the right to

meet, and the right to picket. This

the Governor refused and the union

under the leadership of the three

Dunne brothers, Dobbs and Itrown

were forced to organize their forces

to light for the elementary right of

assemblage and picketing, or else

lose the strike. Governor Olson's

action was breaking the strike.

The drive of the union was met

by military occupation of the strike

headquarters and the arrest of the

strike laeders by Governor Olson's

militia. The militia was unable to

seize Grant Dunne and Dobbs and

others. Under their leadership the

forces of the union were reassem-

bled at Central Labor Union head-

quarters. In less than two hours

the Central Labor '/nton offices

were raided, taken over by the mil-

itia and the strikers driven out.

A wave of protest rose from the

laboring masses of the city. Farm
er Labor groups sent protests to

Governor Olson, declaring that his

actions were breaking the strike

which they were supporting. 574

,
called for a General Protest Strike

for one day. it met with rapid ap-

proval throughout the rank and fl'.e

of the labor movement. The con-

servative labor leaders, agents of

Olson, were «n the run. At the

same time picketing increased. Al-

though the militia occupied the

headquarters scabs were beaten up
all over town, trucks were over-

turned, and the militia was kept

busy from early in the morning un-

til late at night. The bosses were

afraid to move trucks. A decline

in the number of shipments could

be noted.

Olson Retreats

This united action of the work-

ers and the threat of a general

strike brought results. Governor

Olson retreated. He was losing

political ground and everywhere it

became apparent that Olson's ac-

tion was breaking the strike and

helping the bosses, irrespective of

hia intentions. He released the

power neutrality plays into their

hands The words and deeds of

Governor Olson in this strike

proves this point conclusively.

"Good Intentions" and Results

Governor Olson is a petty-bour-

geois radical. Even if he is the

most honest and sincere man; and

desires to help the working class, a

radical type of reformer can In re-

ality do nothing but help the bosses.

The structure and framework of

the capitalist system is so organized

that it cannot be used for the bene-

fit of the working class. It is an

instrument for the capitalists, by

the capitalists, and of the capital-

ists.

Olson's political life on a national

scale is at stake. And the strike

is not yet over. Olson thrived on

the Stalinists' exposures. He grew

fat and gained politically. It took

a dally strike bulletin of a strik-

ing A. F. of L. local under militant

left wing leadership to expose, Ol-

son. In spite of Olson's strike-

breaking role the union is still

strong and all indications are that

a partial victory can be had.

The odds are against 574. but

they will fight on until victory. If

victory is had1

if will not be due to

Olson. It will not be due to Tobin,

Green or the local C. L. U. conserv^

ative labor leaders. Victory will he

had in spite of them. Victory will

tie had because the militant left

wing leadership of 574 knew how to

expose them, how to counteract

their treacherous role in the strug-

gle between the exploiters and the

workers, and thus gain the loyal

support of the workers of Minnea-

polis. —HUGO OEHLER.
* • • »

Russian Opposition Bulletin

Our friends and sympathisers,

our readers of the Russian Opposi-

tion Bulletin, know that Comrade
Trotsky is its regular contributor

and editor. International reaction

hounds Trotsky. The French po-

lice want to stifle the voice of Leon

Trotsky—They will not succeed.

Despite police persecution, despite

the fact that the editorial office is

forced to move again, despite tre-

mendous financial difficulties and
delays, the Russian Opposition Bul-

letin Kill appear.

The next issue is ready tor the

press now. You can help to speed

up its publication by a contribu-

tion, you can help by getting read-

ers and subscribers to the Russian

leaders and returned the headquar- Bulletin.
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Genera I StrikeVoted in TextileConvention
Conspiracy to Break
Mpls. Strike Smashed
By Committee of 100
Haas and DunniganExposed as Aiding

Bosses in Fake Agreement
Minneapolis, August 14.—A conspiracy to break the strike of local

574, with the Federal mediators as the spearhead was smashed to bits
at the meeting of the Strike Committee of 100 where Haas and LJunnlgan
had gone to appeal to the rank and ille -over the heads of the loaders".

The ugly conspiracy centered around a new settlement proposal of
the bosses which would force a "discrimination" clause on the union
and hold wage scales a) their present miserable levels by means of a
complex stalling process.

Prepared behind closed doors, the plot had wide ramifications and
was intended as a body blow lo Ihe striking drivers. Its entire aim was
to throw the onus for continuance of the .strike ,,n the union.

Acting In concert, the military, the kept press of the bosses, and
the federal mediators planned against tin? strike as follows:

1, The press reported that Haas*
and Dunnlgan abandoned their ori-

ginal plan in favor of the slavery

proposal of the bosses, setting up

a hue and cry that the union alone

blocked an Immediate settlement.

2. The military announced a

loosening of the military permit

system and' at the same time began

to slap heavy sentences on pickets

in the military court.

3. The refusal of a permit for

a strike mass meeting at the par-

ade grounds on Tuesday.

4. A broad hint in the press

that Haas-Dunnlgan would at-

tempt to cajole the strikers to ac-

cept the fake over the heads of the

leadership.

But the bosses and their govern-

ment agents reckoned without their

host—the courage and Intelligence

of fighting strikers and not the

cowardice of a herd of sheep.

Haas and Dunnigan were sub-

mitted to such a cannonade of dy-

namite-laden questions by members
of the commfttee of 100, with whom
they met last night, that they left

the conference room with their

tails between their legs, put to

shame by the very rank and file

they thought would fall for the

thinly-disguised swindle.

A Fusillade of Questions

After an admission by 'Haas and

Dunnlgan, who opened the session

with speeches, that militant pick-

ets would be discriminated under

the new agreement and that the ab-

sence of the fixed minimum of 42£

and' 521 cents would be a blow to

the union, the rapid machine-gun

Are of rank-and-file questions began
to resound

:

Whose plan is this, yours or the

bosses?

The answer was that it is "nei-

ther ours nor the bosses".

Then whose is it?

No answer; laughter.

How do you know the arbitrators

won't cut us to 30 cents?

No answer.

Why do jou go over the head of

our Negotiating Committee, and

not over the head of the bosses'

Negotiating Committee? Are you
trying to insult our Committee, or

question their sincerity*

Answer : Oh, no. Your Commit-
tee Is made up of fine men. We have
no criticism of them. They have

done their best to get a good set-

tlement In your interests. (Some-
one yelled "You bet!")

Why don't you force the, 166

bosses to get (together and take a
secret ballot on the Haaa-Dttnnigan
plan?.

Answer: We can't.

Then why don't you at least ask
them if they are willing to do it?

No answer.
Why didn't you make the bosses

accept the original Haas-Dunnigan
plan?

We did not have the power to

make them do anything.

Then how do you know you will

hare the power to make them live

up to government decisions on the

basis A>t this settlement?

No answer.

WU1 the man from Washington
who judges "violence" cases wear
a white collar or overalls?

"He will be fair in any case."

What is our guarantee?

No answer.

If you had been a picket and
were now asked to sign an agree-

ment which might bar you forever

from a job, would you do it?

No answer.

Then why do you bring it up?
Mediators Squirm

The questions of the strikers

pinned the conniving mediators to

the wait. They sat through the

barrage sweating blood and look-

(Continued on Page 4)

Youth Defeat

F.D.R. Aides
At Congress
The insistence of the delegates to

the "First American Youth Con-
gress" for temoeratic control, led

to the withdrawal of the sponsor-
ing group, the Centra! Bureau for

Young America. About 170 dele-

gates were in attendance. Of these

"Young America" had approximate-
ly 20.

The Congress, which opened last

Wednesday at New York Universi-
ty, refused to permit the Central

Bureau to arbitrarily determine its

rules. The delegates elected their

own chairman and committees.
Viola lima, the chief organizer of

the Congress, withdrew with a
small group of fifty delegates.

The Congress was called for the

avowed purpose of gathering rep-

resentatives of all sections of Am-
erican youth, collect data on the
youth and work out a common min-
imum program. The Central Bu-
reau, which has no youth support
of its own, received financial and
other aid from high officials of the

Roosevelt government, the New
York City administration, and
wealthy individuals. Delegates to

the Congress were arbitrarily se-

lected by the Central Bureau.

Plan of Sponsors

The real plan of the sponsors

was to get the youth behind the
Itoosevelt program. They proposed
the extentiou of the Civil Conser-
vation Camps and the Transient
Camps ; the outlawry of war, the
limitation or abolition of arma-
ments and the investigation of mu-
nition production. They called for

a "•spiritual renaissance", "service

and unselfish humanitarianism" of

the youth ; a plea of Secretary of

Agriculture Wallace and remini-

scent of the cries of the Hitlerites.

The original plan of the Congress
is further made clear by its receipt

of a telegram of congratulations at

its first session from Mrs. Franklin
D. Itoosevelt. Its speakers list in-

cluded Mayor LaGuardia and A.A.
Berle, original "braia-truster"

Arbitrary Rulings

Itepresenf.il tion to the Congress
was arbitrarily given to individu-

als, "unaffiliated delegates" and to

official government heads, as in the

case of the transient camps. Large
organisations at the same time were
given one delegate ; others were
completely denied representation.

The Sparfacus Youth League was
informed that it would not be given

a credential because "the National

Student League (Stalinist) would
represent its point of view" ! Could
anything be more ridiculous and
arbitrary

!

Nevertheless the largest national

youth organizations had delegates

to the Congress. The Young Com-
munist League, Youngt Peoples So-

cialist League, Student League for

Industrial Democracy, National
Student League, the National Stu-
dent Federation, sections of the Y.
M.C.A., and other radical, liberal

and conservative youth groups were
represented.

The revolt against the non-demo-
cratic character of the Congress
was prepared by preliminary meet-
ings of a number of the progres-

sive groups. At a conference of

these groups a series of resolutions

were adopted' to be counterposed to

the Rooseveltlan program of the

(Continued on Page 4)

Danger ofWar
Grows as Japs

Provoke Soviets

This* week's dispatches from the
Far Bast carry the ominous reports

of renewed' aggressiveness against

the Soviet Union by the Japanese
militarists and their Manchukuoan
puppets. With the arrest a few
days ago of 17 Soviet officials em-
ployed on the Chinese Eastern Rail-

way there has been a Sudden, sharp
increase in the tension existing be-

tween the two countries.

Relations between the Soviet Un-
ion and Japan, strained ever since

the creation of Manchukuo into a
separate state, have been getting

steadily worse. The seizure of the

C.E.R. (Chinese Eastern Railway)
merely added fuel to the flame and
has since then served as the pivot

about which the inevitable conflict

between the two nations has taken
form.

Japan, in continuing its ruthless

policy, has been attempting, ever
since the selxure of the railroad, to

compel the Soviet Union to sell its

share in the road. The Japanese
militarists have organized bandit

raids on the road, blown up bridges
and tracks, stolen rolling stock and
used every i-oueeivable device to

weaken the road financially in their

attempt to force the Soviet Union
to surrender its share in the road
for a song.

The negotiations for the sale of

the road have, despite these acts of

sabotage on the part of Japan,
never made much headway. The
Soviet officials always point to the

earning power and value or the line

prior to the recent period of dis-

order and ask a much higher price

than Japan is willing to concede.
The Japanese, on the other hand,
pointing to the present disorganized
state of the road, the irregularity

of trains and regularity of bandit
raids, offer a ridiculously low sum
for the 'Soviet share.

War Clouds Gather

Having made no headway In their
attempt to secure "legally" what
they have already seized by force,

the Japanese police in Manchukuo
resorted to the present action of
arresting 17 Soviet officials of the
railway. The arrested officials,

citizens oC the Soviet Union, have
been charged' by the Manchukuoan
authorities with collusion with
bandits in recent raids on the rail-

road. The brazen effrontery of the
Japanese-Manchukuoan officials in

levelling these charges against the
17 accused, when it is common
knowledge that it is the accusers
who have encouraged and incited

these bandit attacks ( frequently
with Japanese manufactured arms).

The present arrests have taken
on a critical appearance. The Sov-
iet Union, in protesting the sum-
mary arrest of its citizens, has
voiced lear that the present move
is butt a preliminary one to the
complete seizure of the C.E.R. by
Japan.

Precisely what action the Soviet
Union will take in this eventuality
cannot yet be predicted. In any
case, the war clouds, ever-present

on the Soviet-Japan horizon, again
begin to gather. Now, more than
ever, does the slogan of "defense of
the Soviet Union" take on real sig-

nificance for the workers of the
world. Any moment may see it

transformed into a slogan of action.

PHILADELPHIA JOBLESS
FIGHT FOR TAINTED FOOD

Philadelphia, Aug. 16.—No one
is starving in this country

—

But today, a famished crowd
of unemployed, "squatters" on
the city dumps, fought deputies
armed with revolvers, and
braved a blazing gasoline bon-
fire, to get to a truckload of

canned prunes, condemned by
the city authorities as tainted.

As the crowd advanced to

snatch at the cans, the City

Marshall and his deputies drew
revolvers.

"The stuff's poisoned," the
Marshall shouted.

"Who tares?" the hungry men
yelled back. "It's something to

cat."

The deputies hastily pitched

the cans from the truck and
poured gasoline over them. The
flames mounted.
The crowd became frenzied

as they saw the "foud" being de-

stroyed before their eyes. They
ignored the guns of the depu-
ties, and rushed to the blazing

heap, snatching out the cans
with sticks, and rushing away
with their "loot".

MARINES LEAVE HAITI AS
DIRTY WORK IS FINISHED

The Marines have finally eva-
cuated Haiti.

Dispatches in the capitalist

press from Port-au-Prince report

that the evacuation was accom-
plished with great solemnity,

and considerable enthusiasm on
the part of the civilian popula-
tion. Haitian officials and offi-

eers of the Marine Corps ex-
changed compliments.
In the general rejoicing, it was

undoubtedly forgotten, save by
the workers, that the marines
have accomplished their purpose.

American investments have been
saved. The revolt of the starving

workers has been crushed'. The
lackeys of American Imperialism
are, for the time being, firmly

in the saddle.

There were conciliatory re-

marks and compliments passed
a-plenty, but the assurance Is

still not forthcoming that the

marine^ will not return—when
it is necessary to protect Ameri-
can property and the sacred

rights of foreign investments.

Club Strikers

as LaGuardia
' Investigates

7

Apparently uninformed of the

grave investigation into police bru-

tality against pickets being con-

ducted by Mayor LaGuardia and
Chief Inspector Valentine, the cop-

pers swung into action again

—

while the investigation was going

on—and beat np pickets of the

.Moving Picture Operators Union
who were picketing in front of the

Rugby Theatre, 823 Utica Avenue,
Brooklyn, N. Y.

While the Mayor was assuring

union leaders that he saw no rea-

son for the police attack with clubs

upon pickets at the Commodore
Knitting Mills, also in Brooklyn,

his coppers were gleefully swinging
their clubs against a new group of

workers.

Six arrests were made, pickets

and bystanders were bruised and
trampled upon as the coppers

charged with all the old-time gusto.

But, at City Hall, the Mayor
showed iianicular interest in the

testimony of witnesses who report-

ed that at the Knitting Mills dem-
onstration, a policeman had re-

buked an Irish girl for taking part

in the strike.

"What the hell are you doing
with these Jews and Wops," the

policeman was quoted as saying.

The Mayor, who is himself half-

Jewish and half-Italian, pricked up
his ears.

And he turned the whole case

over to Inspector Valentine, who
promised disciplinary action
against the policemen involved—if
the charge of brutality can be sus-

tained.

Of course, it would seem a simple
matter for Chief Inspector Valen-

tine to issue Instructions that

would put an end to the beating up
of pickets. And Mayor LaGuardia
is Mayor, and not the foreman of

a coroner's jury.

Rut they prefer to hold investiga-

tions.

There have been many such in-

vestigations in the past few months.
Witnesses, victims, have paraded'

their bruises, broken noses, cracked
heads, hair torn from their heads,

teeth knocked out, ribs broken, and
other evidences of police brutality,

before the Mayor and his investi-

gators. The transcript of evidence

piles mountain-high. The facts are
common knowledge; have been re-

ported even In the capitalist press.

But to date, not one police officer

has been punished. Not one has
been transferred, or even warned.

And the dirty work of beating

up workers who are striking for

the right to live goes on without
interruption—just as if there had
been no investigations.

Almost as if the Mayor and Chief

Inspector Valentine were not sin-

cere.

Bronx Lecture

Eye-Witness Account of the

MINNEAPOLIS STRIKE
Speaker

:

MAX SHACHTMAN
Editor New International

Sunday, August 19th, 8 P.M.
1739 Boston Road—Room 5

Auspices : Communist League of

America, Bronx Branch.
Admission 10c

FooAPrices I^ise

Gougers Active;

No Shortage"
There will be uo food shortage

because of the drought, Government
agencies solemnly assure us.

Hut the cost of foodstuffs this
Winter is going to rise sky-high.
The situation, as summarized by

the Department of Agriculture is as
follows

:

(1) Food supplies [or the nation
as a whole are ample.

(2) Stocks of bread grains and
of several other food products are
large.

(3j Production of most canning
crops will be normal.

(Ij Fruits and vegetables are
fairly abundant outside the drought
area.

(5) The supply of meat, da4*y
and poultry products will be ade-
quate for the remainder of; this
year.

In a word, there will be famine
only for the worker living on al-
ready near-starvation wages.

Price gougers and speculators are
licking their chops in anticipation.
Food prices, that have already ris-

en ten per cent over last year, are
to rise still higher. The thousands
now starving will discover this

winter that they did not know what
starvation means.
'With smaller supplies and the

necessary increase in volume mov-
ing through commercial channels,
a higher level of food prices on the
whole may be expected," the report
oil the Department o£ Agriculture
reads.

However, the workers will not
be without their champions. Presi-
dent Roosevelt has served public
notice that he will frown his sev-

erest frown upon "ehiselers" at-

tempting to profiteer in grain and
other foodstuffs as the result of the
drought. He will combat—bow he
dots not say—any "excessive" rise

in prices.

"Officials," an A. P. dispatch
reads, "said they anticipated no
development which would make it

necessary to use drastic* powers

;

that cooperation was expected from
the majority on the Exchange and
from food handlers as well."

Nor does William Green, presi-

dent of the American Federation of
Labor, intend to accept the situa-
tion lying down. He has hurled a
typical William Green "challenge"
into the teeth of the "gougers".

In the event of a price rise,

Green says, the executive council
of the A. P. of L. will seek revi-
sion of the codes of fair competi-
tion in the major industries to pro-
vide for an increase in minimum
wage schedules.

"If the cost of living is to be
affected," he said, with the old
fighting spirit that has ever char-
acterized him, "it seems proper and
just that wages should be lifted to
a higher level. We propose to
make plans to meet the situation
as best we can, so that the working
population will not be compelled to
suffer from this changed economic
situation."

Not that he contemplates any-
thing rash or "nn-American", such
as striking for a living wage. God
forbid! Green expressly states, lest

McMahon Out-Voted by
Workers;500,000toStrike

Riding high over all moves of Ihe reactionary officialdom for post-
ponement, tin: overwhelming majority of the r>70 delegates to the annual
convention ol the United Textile Workers, now in session In New York,
voted for u general strike on or about September 1.

With a .strike of y<>,(XX) cotton workers already in progress in Ala-
bama and ih,. report that 2,000 have joined them in Georgia, the senti-
ment for a general strike which will involve more than 500 000 exploited
slaves Horn Maine to Alabama, swept over the convention like a mighty

More than fifty resolutions culling for the general walkout were
introduced on the first day of ihe convention, ami new adherents were
gained every day.

As McMahon concluded his demagogic speech the entire delegation
from Alabama, where the workers have faced bullets, tear Kas corsand soldiers, Jumped from their sea ts and shouted for a strike vote

Then a delegate right from the

Knit Goods
StrikersShow
Militancy

(Continued on Page 4)

REPORTERS PICKET SCAB
PAPER IN STATEN ISLAND

Newspaper men, members of
the Newspaper

t
Guild of New

York, are picketing the plant of
the Staten Island Advance,
Staten Island, New York City.

They demand the reinstate-
ment of Alexander Crosby, news
editor of the Advance, who was
discharged for joining the Guild.
Crosby was with the paper for

five years, and had been given
a raise just prior to his Joining
the Guild. The reason assigned
for firing him was "incompeten-
cy and incompatabllity."

Realizing that the very ex-

istence of their organization is

at stake, members of the Guild'

have developed unexpected spir-

it and solidarity in the fight

against the publisher of the Ad-
vance, whom they defeated be-

fore when he sought to block
the organizing of employes on
the Long Island Press, which he
also owns.

It Is significant that the Guild
refused Mayor LaGuardia's of-
fer to "arbitrate" the dfspute.
The right of newspaper men to
join the Guild cannot be arbi-

trated, was the reply.

The knitted garment workers
now awakened to union conscious-

ness are on the march to a success-

ful struggle lor belter conditions

in their industry. The united el-

tons oi the bosses to defeat the

aims ot the general strike, to pre-

vent the bui.uing of a strong knit-

ted garment workers union lhat

will aid the workers in their strug-

gle lor shoi Jet* hours and higher

minimum w.iges scales, is being

met by the workers with effective

militancy.

While the knit goods bosses arc

utilising all of their resources, such
as the Kegioual Labor Board, the

NBA and the police in their efforts

to brow beat ihe workers into .sub-

mission, die Joint Council of the

International Ladies Garment
Workers Union and the United

Textile Workers Union, have suc-

ceeded in u.iifyiug 14,000 knitted

garment wo.'kers in one united

struggle for improved working con-

ditions.

It is stirring to note the mili-

tancy of the workers in the strikers'

halls and on the picket line, defy-

ing the bosses' hirelings, the gang-

sters and the police. The workers
have accepted the challenge of the

bosses association and are meeting
the situation quite well in the face

of numerous arrests and abuses.

Company unions were the last ditch

that the bosses have attempted,

with complete failure to date. They
spared neither money nor efforts to

propagandize the workers by such

methods as sending leaflets direct

to the workers' homes, as well as

calling meetings in their shops for

company unionization. They en-

gaged the services of the Chamber
of Commerce to help them in their

scheme for company unions, with

the result that in the shops where
the strongest efforts for comiiany

unions were made, the workers

demonstrated their resentment to

that scheme, by registering 100 per

cent with the Joint Council for gen-

eral strike activities and are fight-

ing bravely against all the forces

out to defeat them.
The enthusiasm of the strikers

marks a high pitch. Their deter-

mination to struggle on to victory

over the bo.sses is evident in ail

their strike activities, and they will

not stop short in dealing properly

with ail the enemies of their cause,

whatever the label they parade un-

der. The question of "revolution-

ary" unionism is again creeping up
with all its accompanying ills,

bringing in Its trail demoralization

and disruption. As for instance,

—

when the Joint Council of the I.L.

G.W.U. and the U.T.W.U., embrac-

ing three locals called a general

strike on Wednesday, August 8th,

our "friends", the Industrial Un-

ion also came out with a leaflet

calling for a general strike in the

knitted goods industry. Less than

300 workers appeared in their four

halls. As a result of such poor

response, they embarked on new,

very supposedly "clever" maneu-
vers. A telephone call would come
to the strike headquarters of the

Joint Council stating that the work-

ers of a given shop are ready to

strike and requesting a committee
to take them down to the hall.

When the committee of strikers ap-

pear, the workers in the shop stand

up, wave their Industrial Union
books, sing the International (of

course), tell the committee that

they are members of the Industrial

Union and that they dare them to

be taken down, in hope to cause a

fight. The strikers' committee is

"successfully" fooled and the revo-

lution is completed. But it never

occurs to the "wise revolutionary"

(Continued on Page 4)

firing line in Alabama limped to the
*!ago, wounded in head and foot by
thugs and guardsmen, and said
that he was ready to die for the
union.

McMahon, Gorman and) the rest
of the sell-out tribe that now heads
the United Textile Workers, moved
heaven and earth to force another
delay of the .strike. It will be re-
membered that time and again this
rotten clique has threatened strike
only to call it off on some flimsy
promise of the Washington admin-
istration, it took the power of the
aroused rank and file to turn the
hypocritical talk into action.
At the same time the danger of

another postponement or a sellout
soon after the strike starts is to be
seen in the announcement from
Washington that McMahon has
been appointed a member of the
Labor Advisory Board of the NBA.
The NRA is already reported to be
"ready to act" in the strike.

Reactionaries Challenged
As we go to press, voting on a

new Executive Council for the
U.T.W. is in progress. A progres-
sive wing is challenging the cor-
rupt officialdom in the elections.
The strongest guarantee that the
strike will not be betrayed lies in
the ousting of McMahon and1 Co.
and replacing them with militant
left wing workers.
Action on a tie-up in the closely

allied silk and hosiery industries is
to be taken at the convention today.
A strike in these branches of tex-
tiles has been long delayed despite
convention and executive board de-
cisions to call a strike.

Strike Demands
The demands of the strike reveal

the coolie conditions under which
the textile workers have been slav-
ing. Chief among them Is a de-

mand for a wage scale ranging
from $13 to $30.

Cotton operatives have been
working for as low as six and seven
dollars a week throughout the

South.

Second, but not less Important, is

the demand for the elimination of
the vicious "stretch -out" system.

The "stretch-out" is an inhuman
speed-up under which the workers
are required to operate more looms
per person than is physically pos-

sible. One of the most intense

means of exploitation, it has been
a constant demand of the textile

workers that the "stretch-out" be

abolished.

The Fight for Recognition
Recognition of the union and col-

lective bargaining is another car-

dinal demand over which the strike

is to be called. The bosses have
in this industry as elsewhere, with
the wholehearted cooperation of

the NRA, been trying to foist a
company union on the workers.

Here, as elsewhere, it will again

he proven that only battle and' not
the ambiguous section 7a of the

NRA will win for labor the right

to a union of their own choosing.

Together with the amended
strike resolution, which was adopt-

ed as against the proposal of the

officialdom, and which makes the

calling of the strike within a defi-

nite period' of time mandatory on
the Executive Board, was the pro-

vision that the contracts of all lo-

cals with the employers bo uniform
on a national scale.

A resolution condemning William
Green for his desertion of the strike

in Frisco, unanimously introduced

by the Resolutions Committee, was
lost after extended discussion by
the narrow majority of 193 to 103.

Other resolutions instructing the

delegates to the Frisco Convention
of the A. F. of L. in October to

fight for a labor party and for in-

dustrial unionism were adopted by
the convention.

DON'T FORGET THE BOATRIDE
Tickets for this excursion are

available at the City headquarters
of the League, 144 Second Ave.
The price is $1.00. The boat will

leave Pier 11, East River foot of

Wall St. li P.M. Saturday, Aug. 1*.
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more fitting

The Church Crusade on Films

The church in all its tonus, from

Holy Home to Ge-Dunkers, from

Hard Shell to Episcopal, from

Presbyterian to Holly Hollers, is

up in arms against lewdness, im-

modesty, etc., etc., in the movies.

Well let us suppose, the movies

staged a lew: mural bible scenes.

Ouiu slaying his brother and then

searching for a wife in tie Laud of

Nod: title, "Murder in Eden." —
Noah drunk and dancing, in the

nude: title, "Sailor Beware." Ab-

raham and Sarah, chasng out the

frail Hugar and her child born to

Abraham: titie, "A Man of God."

Isaac turning his wife over to the

King of Girur and God's punish-

ment of seven years of barrenness

on the Kings innocent people: title,

"The Woman Pays," or a sliort reel

'•Lifting the Ban." Either would

pack them in and of course would

be highly moral. The story of Ja-

cob's life of murder, low cunning,

thievery, etc. could be woven into

« serial under the general title oi

'God's Favorite", subtitles (1)

"Gypping His Brother", (2) "Flee-

ing in Terror", (3) "The Ladder

Episode or Exploring the Stratos-

phere", (4) "Jacob's Marriage or

A Rude Awakening", (5) "Install-

meut Plan Wives", (fJ) "Murdering

Converts or An Ancient Hitler."

Finish up with a grand climax of

God wrestling with Jacob, "Mat

Title Goes to Heaven." A few

more titles will indicate to those

who are even casually acquainted

with the Book of Books, some of

the untapped wealth of moral scen-

arios to bef ouud lu it: 'Lot and

His Daughters"—"David and Uri-

ah's Wife"—"Disembowelling Wo-

men or the Mercy of Moses"—"Sol-

omon's Songs", starring Mae West
—"Rulb and the Farmer" or "The

Reaper Rewarded"—The list is end-

less—as is also the gall of half-wit

dope pedlars who set themselves up

as moral censors.
* * •

A. F. of L. Executive Council

A picture of that bunch of fat,

sleek, agents of the bosses appears

in the press with the caption

"Leaders of tabor."

capital would be a

caption.
• •

An Act of God

A heavy downpour of rain, the

first in many weeks was received

by the Tyler Kansas Chamber of

Commerce with "Praise God from

Whom all Blessings' Flow," at the

same time Earl Winkles, repairing

a pump, was electrocuted. Proving

that, for the drought, for death, for

cold, we should always "Praise

God." It's a great game the church

plays, for favorable phenomena,

thank God and the church, for un-

favorable, blame yourself and your

sins.—Heads I win, tails you lose.

Who Is God?

The Daily Worker says ia argu-

ing against the thesis "Father Di-

vine is God", party members ab-

stractly tried to prove that Father

Divine was not God. We wonder

if tiiey bad another candidate for

the position—the infallible, inflex-

ible, steeled and unchangeable, the

same today, yesterday and forever.
• *

Warden Lawes of Sing Sing

"The fellow who doesn't have

much money or many friends does-

n't get much of a break. I am not

a Communist but there ought to be

some changes in the social order to

get across the idea of fair play

both in prison and out." So said

the Warden, under the shock of a

triple execution. He seems to sense

the fact that, only a Communist

revolution can put "across the idea

of fain play both in prison and

out."
• • •

Capitalism Safe and Sane

J. B. Priestley after a survey of

the slums of Birmingham, England.

"Never were there so many people

doing nothing and never was there

so much to be done."

Tulsa, Oklau, April 24—John H.

Lea veil, community fund food di-

rector, says that indignant resi-

dents of Tulsa are thriving on food

costing less than G-l/4 cents daily.

(New York Times, April 25, 1932)

Schuyler, Nebraska— About the

same date it is reported that corn

is being burnt instead of coal.

New Xork also rang in early in

1A32 with the story of a, 16-year

old high school student, honor stu-

dent of his class and son of an un-

employed carpenter, hanging him-

self in the basement storage bin

which had become the home of his

family after eviction from their

apartment.

Just items from the thousands of

similar cases to show the Safe and

Saneness of capitalism. Safe as a

jungle beast, sane as a gibbering

idiot.

• * •

Medals

Au American who served in the

British army [n Palestine dropped

into the Militant office. He had
somewhat belatedly received two

ihiny medals for "saving civiliza-

tion" and he wanted to know if

he'd have to turn them in under

Roosevelt's new silver order. So

we informed him that the medals

were exempt and also that up to

the present Roosevelt hasn't na-

tionalized tin. —BILL.

A Demonstration oi Power
Despite the reactionary A. F. of

L. bureaucracy, despite the lack ot

revolutionary leadership with rare

exceptions in the trades unions, the

Kan Francisco woikers came out

solidly in a sympathy general strike

with their striking fellow workers

on Hie waterfrom. This movement,

taking the capitalists completely by

surprise, had the force of an ele-

mental upheaval, and as such indi-

cates proiound current of change

in the depths of the working class.

Considering the circumstances un-

der which the strike occurred, with

a general nation-wide drive by the

bosses for tiie open shop, with a

vast unemployed reserve army that

threatens to become larger again

with a new slump in business, the

Frisco workers showed that cour-

age and faith in each other which

is the prerequisite for united ac-

tion. In their elemental struggle

they have demonstrated anew, no

less to themselves than to the en-

tire working class the tremendous

: power of labor, united in action. A
valuable lesson!

Growing Kilt Between Masses and
Reactionary Leaders

The role of the reactionary A. F.

of L. bureaucracy in the wave of

militant strikes that is sweeping

the country has become axiomatic.

Tli is leadership is engaged in

wlioicsalc st like-breaking, in "de-

livering ' the workers to the boss

class. But a distinctly molecular

change is already visible in the re-

lation between tne misleaders and

the rank and file. The very fact

that in every big strike the masses

override the opposition of the bu-

reaucrats and demand action, is it-

sell' proof that the labor hirelings

of capitalism no longer sway the

minds of even the most backward
workers to the extent they have in

the past. What the new generation

of inexperienced workers has still

io learn is how to democratize the

union so as to displace the fakers

and put honest workers at the head

of tneir organization. However,

when even the bourgeois press

praises the Vandelcurs, the Caseys,

the Kidwells and the William

Greens for their aid to "law and

order" in breaking the: strike, can

there be any doubt that trade un-

ionists learn from their struggle the

meaning of this type of leadership?

Can there be any uuestion that the

teamsters who came out even be-

fore tiie general strike was de-

clared, who in fact were key men
in exerting pressure on the rest of

the one hundred thousand who
downed tools,—can there be any

question that they feel outraged

and betrayed at the role unwilling-

ly assigned to them by the Caseys

of helping to break the longshore-

men's strike? It was not the team-

sters but the reactionary clique of

misleaders who brought the strike

to an inglorious end by permitting

scab drivers on the streets. The
proof will be repeatedly forthcom-

ing that any movement for unity of

the working class and militant

struggle has the immediate effect of

setting the rank and file against

the corrupt bureaucracy. This
struggle is now transferred back

into the unions.

Class Consciousness and Political-

iiation of Struggle

An elt'mental action of American
workers that leads to a general

strike must be hailed unqualifiedly

as a tremendous step forward in

the building up of class conscious-

ness. Two things become clear by

study of the recent events. First of

all, the workers in their trades un-

ions are ripe for new leadership,

are in fact in their own fashion

casting about for leaders with cor-

rect policies to direct their strug-

gles, for they show every willing-

ness to struggle. That means that

the left wing elements must intens-

ify their efforts as never before to

establish their influence in the un-

ions. Again we see the criminal

folly of the Stalinists in stupidly

separating real lighters from the

masses in the unions. But second-

ly, is it not surprising that a gen-

eral strike with all its Indications

of class solidarity, should pass

without having left a trace of any

but the most elementary trade un-

ion slogans? Basic as are these

slogans it is evident that with a

correct approach we can begin to

propagandize for wider aims of

struggle. In this epoch the class

struggle cannot be carried oil in

distinctly isolated stages,—first eco-

nomic, then political. Our strug-

gle is a "combined" one in which we
must learn to combine Issues prop-

erly so as to lead the entire class

one step or two steps or many steps

forward along the road to power.

Only by conscious experimenting

can we learn how many stages can

be "skipped" and how many com-

bined through the present struggles.

Any preconceived, fixed notions of

distinct and separate steps, each

one taking so much time will prove

to be pedantic and sterile.

Workers' Control of Prodoxtion

The workers demand recognition

of the union as a step in the direc-

tion of the closed shop. The bosses

refuse recognition of any "outside"

tv^ion and fight for the open shop.

In this flght the workers—the long-

shoremen, for example, who "want

control over the hiring halls—are

really setting up the slogan of con-

trol of their own labor power as a

united group. This is actually a
demand, a first demand, for self-

determination of the working class

although, obviously, the workers do

not see it in this light. What we
must make clear to the workers is

what it is that the bosses fear in

the closed shop. It is first of all

a united working class bargaining

over hours, wages and conditions.

And the bosses cannot tolerate this

when they are engaged with the

help of the bourgeois government,

in charging profits by beating

down the standards of living of the

toilers. But the bosses fear that

the closed shop will lead next to

demands of the workers that the

boss justify any lay-offs or any at-

tempt to lower wages by permit-

ting the union to examine the firm's

books. It is but a step from this

to the idea of workers' control of

production, to finding out where the

boss gets his materials and where

he markets his goods, how much
profit he is making and why the

worker must be penalized if the

boss is not making enough profit.

These ideas must be propagandized

now. But far more important in

the struggle for the union and

against the open shop is lo show

how this drive of the bosses be-

comes part of the process of the

crystallizing of fascism in America.

Process of Fascist Crystallization

Everywhere right now in Ameri-

ca the boss class, under the hege-

mony of big finance capital (Ford,

Rockefeller, Sloan, Swope, Morgan,

etc.) is financing with its new
profits the open shop drive. In

Frisco this drive is being conducted

under the notorious Industrial As-

sociation, financed by the bankers.

This Association bus a long record,

dating back to the building trades

struggles of 19'Jl, of strike-break-

ing, labor espionage, gangster lue-

tics and murder of labor leaders.

With the aid of the entire bour-

geoisie, fruntia with fear that the

general strike might take the path

to revolutionary violence, the As-

sociation financed gangster raids on

the meeting halls, print shops,

homes of Communists and Commu-
nist sympathizers. The gangsters

were aided by vigilantes consisting

of business men, by the American

Legion and by the police. In their

usual attempt to split the workers

the press tried to place the onus

of these raids on conservative

strikers, longshoremen and team-

sters. This lie it Is unnecessary to

refute. Of course we must always

point out that such an attempt to

separate the "sheep '
from, the

"goats" could never have been

made if the Stalinists had not pre-

pared the way for it by separating

their followers from the masses in

the trade unions. Such raids would

have met the united resistance of

all the strikers had the Commun-
ists been in one organization with

the rest of the working class. But

these raids duplicate those of the

war days or those of the Palmer

period of 1019.

The general strike has united the

forces of reaction against the

working class in its attempt to or-

ganize. These raids, conducted

now to break the unions and to es-

tablish the open shop, although

they start by attacks on the "reds",

under present conditions gather mo-

mentum, form part of a process of

crystallization out of the forces of

utter reaction, determined to crush

all democratic rights. It is hardly

an accident that the inception of

this process on such a scale should

occur in the city that witnessed

the frame-up of Tom Mooney. It is

the same A. F. of L. bureaucrats

who betrayed Mooney that also be-

trayed the General Strike. Only

the united front of workers' organ-

izations, including all trade un-

ions, can meet properly the attack

of the incipient fascists whose

forces are being gathered! now to

prevent the closed shop. The reac-

tionaries are not yet making their

bid for state power but we must

prepare to meet this bid.

—JACK WEBER.
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Once Again on the Role

Of Governor Olson

The Org-I'ress campaign has

brougnO Iti a total of *W23 up to

date. This is by no means enough

to accomplish all the tasks we
nave set ourselves and we hope

that ail those who have not yet re-

sponded to our circularization will

get busy at once and dispose of

ineir books of coupons.

M. M. of the Bronx has shown

that this can be done. He sold 00

books of coupons nil by himself in

a personal house to house canvass.

Surely others can follow his splen-

did example

!

Anette A. of Chicago writes:

'Sorry to have delayed so long in

sending in the money and wish it

could be more. If a job ever comes

my way, wili be only too glad to

send more. All the comrades here

are very much thrilled by the

strike in Minneapolis and we are

all hoping for a successful ending."

T. N. Fall of New York City

writes: "Kudosed find $1 as a

donation to help Hood Minneapolis

with the Militant. What a brave

and heroic fight they are waging

A comrade in Scotland sends a

donation and writes:

"According to a. current issue of

an S. I', paper, I see that comrades

Shachtmun and Cannon have been

arrested. The comrades here are

following the heroic struggle in

Minneapolis and we send fraternal

greetings to the spirited workers In

Local 574. It is with pride that

we extend the hand of comradeship

against the common enemy. Send

us some more Militants.'"

The following was received since

tiie lust report in the Militant. This

does not include the returns rrom

Local New York which were print-

ed separately in the last issue.

(Jet Busy ! Dispose of your cou-

pon book. Send Your Dollar.

Receipts

Haidous, N. Y ? 1-75

C. Wasselius TO

M. M-, Bronx 5-00

J. it., Philadelphia 25

E. J., St. Louis 100
Win. Humoviteh 1.0°

Nathan Berman 1-00

Chicago Branch 89-00

Two Friends LOO

A. A., Chicago 1-00

A. It., California 2.00

A. Sympathizer 100

Max K. Crotou 3.00

M. K., X. V 1-00

L. Kogan; 1-00

Kansas City Branch 7.00

New Haven Branch 7.00

Boston Branch 3.00

L. W-, Brooklyn 10

Friends of Militant Club 25.00

Diego Kivera 50.00

A. S. M 1-00

Total $303.10

Pledge
Fund

This is the twenty-sixth day of

the Btrike and the radical petty-

bourgeois Farmer-Labor governor

Is rapidly regaining some of hiB

lost prestige. The! turn of events,

while not taking any of the pres-

sure off the strikers and the work-

ing class, has nevertheless, put the

squeeze on the employers. This
peculiar position of Governor Olson

in the strike struggle is entirely

due to the position he holds in the

existing class relations in this part

of the country.

The general trend of politics in

America is in this direction and the

working class leaders will have to

know how to expose as well as take

advantage of the existing antagon-

isms within the ruling class. The
role of Olson in the strike and the

way the strike leaders divided the

enemy class in the interests of the

workers is well worth studying.

Boo&evelt-Olson Harmony
It must be remembered that there

Is a perfect understanding between

Olson's forces In Minnesota, and the

Roosevelt forces nationally. There

is a natural division, of labor be-

tween them. Roosevelt needs the

support of the Farmer-Labor (lov-

ernor in Minnesota and the Pro-

gressives of Wisconsin to carry

through his policy in this part of

the country, lloosevelt has sup-

ported them wholeheartedly. And
in return Olson has done all in his

power to carry out the needs of the

Koosevelt ad ministration in Minne-

sota.

We pointed out that before mar-

tial law was declared the strikers

of Ijocal !iT4 had the town shut up

tight. With the declaration of

martial law truck movement, with-

in a few days, was almost normal.

In addition, picketing was prohib-

ited, meetings banned, the union

hall as well as the Central Labor

Union headquarters raided by| Ol-

son's troops, and the leaders of the

strike thrown into the military

stockade.
Pressure Forces Retreatf

The union defied martial law,

continued picketing and crippled

truck movement throughout the

city, in spite of the fact that the

leaders were in military prison. A
storm of protest throughout the la-

bor movement developed. Within

Olson's own party, the Farmer-La-

bor Party, this revolt took on dim-

ensions that produced fright in the

heart of Olson and his forces. This

caused a retreat. The pressure of

the working class against the rad-

ical petty-bourgeois Governor, was

so great that he was forced to

change his policy.

He raided the Citizens Alliance.

The strikers got nothing out of this

but Olson obtained big political

capital. Next he revoked all truck

permits. Trucks were running al-

most normal after a week and a

half of military rule. Olson's new

I Glade
.
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ruling allowed necessities to run,

and uemauded that those who de-

sired to carry on trucking sign the

Haas-Dunnlgan proposal, which

was accepted by the union but re-

jected by tne employers, through

the Citizens Alliance. This retreat

—entirely due to the pressure of the

working class, and the attempt of

Oison and the right wing leaders

to head off a general protest strike,

—was a blow to the Bosses. They
immediately took the case to court

and tried to obtain an injunction

against martial law. As long as

martial law played havoc with the

strike it was alright, but as soon

as the pressure of the workers

forced the Governor to retreat, the

employers demanded redress. Olson

did well in defense of his radical

petty-bourgeois position. He blust-

ered luto court and spoke for hu-

man rights us well as property

rights and said he would defy the

injunction if it was granted.

Martial Law—Bosses Weapon

The three judges refused the in-

junction. As the Organizer cor-

rectly slates, martial law is a re-

serve weapon of the boss class

against the workers and the capi-

talist court could not afford to set

a precedent for the checking of the

use of martial law. is it not true

that 150 of the best fighters of 57-1

are in the military stockade under

martini law'; Is it not true that

picketing is prohibited and the un-

ion is forced to defy this daily V

Is it not true that even alter six

days of the uew ruling that truck-

ing under the protection of martial

law is almost normal? And is it

not true that before martial law the

union had trucking at a standstill';

if the bosses did not have the wea-

pon of martial law as an extra

force of suppression the town

would be sewed up tight.

The Farmer Labor Governor ol

Minnesota is pressed between two
warring camps—between the work-

ers and the capitalists, represented

by Local 574, and by the Citizens

Alliance. Whoever exerts the great-

est pressure will force this radical

petty-bourgeois to alter his course

The mass support of Local 574 is

great. This is true not only in

.Minneapolis among employed and

unemployed, thanks to the leader-

ship of 574 and to the M.C.C.W.

but also throughout the state. This

support for the union exists in spite

of the local reactionaries of the

Central Labor Union—^-who are the

tools of Olson, in spite of Tobin

and Green, and in spite of the

scoundrelly role of the Stalinists.

The strike is still on. Olson is

on the frying pan, but by no means
finished. He has regained lots of

lost ground. It is up to the leaders

of local 574 to continue to utilize

the division within the camp of the

enemy. —HUGO OEHLER.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

A"HandkerchiefHead" Speaks Out

Tiie Foreign Workers in France

The decimation of the male popu-

lation iu France during the war
created a shortage of labor in the

fields and factories. Hence in the

period of reconstruction that fol-

lowed the signing of peace, the ex-

ploiters aided and encouraged the

Importing and immigration of a

vast supply of foreign labor from

the more backward countries of

Central Europe, particularly from

Poland. Today, as a result of this

policy joined to the economic nec-

essities of the poverty-stricken

workers and peasants of other

war-torn areas, there are over one

and one half million foreign-born

farm laborers subjected to the

worst forms of oppression by the

French landowners, and over two

million of them bound over to all

the special forms of exploitation

and starvation in the mines, mills

and factories. When these work-

ers dare to organize and struggle

for the very right lo exist, they

are rounded up like so mauy beasts

of burden and deported, just as in

New Deal Amerca. Thus the Pol-

ish coal miners who were driven

by desperation to strike under-

ground against their exploiters

and against the calculated system

of terrorizing the workers by dis-

charging the most militant fighters,

were not only discharged but were

deported back to Poland without

even the opportunity of disposing

of their meagre possessions. Eigh-

ly-tiiue of them with ther families,

two hundred in ail, were loaded

helter-skelter abroad a special

train after their "hostage strike"

at Lens and expelled from France.

* * •

French Fascism and tiie Foreign

Worker

The situation has changed since

the period ofj feverish reconstruc-

tion that brought about the Im-

mense expansion of French produc-

tive forces at a time when the

world's markets were shrinking.

The crisis of overproduction for

the capitalist world market hit

French economy last, but it Is

bringing precisely the same conse-

quences in its train in Prance as

elsewhere. Unemployment is spread-

ing, both on the farms and in the

towns. The fascists, appealing to

tile lowest and most reactionary

emotions of the petty bourgeoisie

in the!* efforts to obtalu a mass
basis, do not fail to point their at-

tack at the "aliens". If there Is

unemployment that is because bo

many foreigners have been permit-

ted to take the bread out of the

mouths of the French workers and
peasants. These foreigners must

be driven out. And besides, think

of the danger to French "racial

purity"! Thus in France anti-

Semitism is rivalled by the foment-

ing of hatred against the forebjn

worker.
• •

2.00 monthly
.50

"

1.00
t*

1.00
a

1.00
n

.50
M

1.00 M

GO
»»

.60
"

.50
»»

.00
1'

.50
"

only that the pressure was not deep

enough,, was not wide enough.

Which does not exactly mean that

the lawyer's place In a labor case

is entirely negligible—it only means

that his importance be not exagger-

ated. That Lcibowitz was an evil

choice the Militant was the first to

point out. His shyster behavior in

the courtroom even brought a re-

proof from William Z. Foster. Law-

yers don't win labor cases. They
can postpone, appeal and postpone

again untii the pressure of the

masses becomes so intense that the

judicial hirelings of capital will

think twice and three times before

they go through with their frame-

ups, executions and imprisonments.

Is there a fool or a Schuyler in

the United States who still doubts

that only a serious nation-wide

movement of the: masses will free

Mooney? Is it for a lack of good

legal talent that Mooney still rots

in prison—or is it that the pressure

of the masses is not as yet deep

enough nor wide enough? Mooney,

Billings, the Scotlsboro boys, An-

gelo Herndon and others can be

freed. It is up to the working

class organizations to build a pow-

erful united front movement for

that purpose.

Mr. Schuyler is a member of the

American Workers Party. Does the

A.W.I*, take responsibility for his

opinions- Does it agree with Mr.

Schuyler, a responsible member of

its organization, that a benevolent

protectorate (armed intervention)

is the solution for Liberia? Does
the A.W.P. consider Mr. Schuyler

a fit member for a revolutionary

a workers' party?

P.S. Mr. Schuyler divests himself

of a bit of advice to those who
would go to the south in defense of

the Scottsboro boys or the like.

Says he : Play up southern chivalry

—cajole, flatter and compliment the

southerners. Play up to their race

hatred, their prejudices and then

you will get results. After you've

proved that you're as good as any
southern gentleman (read, Negro
hater) the judge, continues gentle-

man Schuyler, will impose a sent-

ence of 18 or 20 years—and which

sentence will never be served. Be-

cause—as soon as the "erackers"

depart from the court room and go

back to their corn lieker, the boys

will be freed, justice will be served

and the south will be vindicated.

None of this is made up. You can
find all the above quotations In the

boys then it will mean July American Spectator.

"The Scottsboro Boys have been

jonahed. Properly defended they

might ere this have been Pullman

porters, jazz band players, or la-

borers for C.W.A." ". . . the for-

bearance of the mob-minded crack-

er proletariat is so unprecedented

in these parts (the South) as to

merit commendation." In an effort

to outdo the cynical Mencken in his

choice of insulting euphemisms for

the word Negro, the author resorts

to such tidbits as "the lowly Sene-

gambians" and the "accused black-

amoors". Now who may the au-

thor of the above quotations be?

Is it some kindly southern gentle-

man talking down to the poor, be-

nighted blacks of his vicinity':
1 Is

it one of the newly formed group of

reactionary southern aristocratic

literati talking of southern "en-

lightenment?" No. The above quo-

tations are from an article by a

Negro. An above-the-race and
above-the-class Negro. A typical

handkerchief head. A writer for

the Negro bourgeois Pittsburgh

Courier. A contributor to what

was Mencken's Mercury- A writer

for the super-cynical sheet of

George Jean Nathan—the American

Spectator. A member of fhe Amer-

ican Workers Party! His name Is

George S. Schuyler.

Sneers at Mass Pressure

Mr. Schuyler's opinion is that

mass pressure In labor cases or

what amounts to the same thing—

the attempted framing of Negroes

in southern courts— is useless and

even' contemptible. For him mass

pressure Is an effort on the part of

the "boa feather workers anl pants

pressers" to "embarrass" the south-

ern courts. (Mr. Schuyler Is not

referring perhaps to a lot of Rus-

sian Jews who are starting all this

trouble in the country?). What a

callous way of dismissing the her-

oic protests of workers in every

part of the country and every part

of the globe. Protests held in sym-

pathy and In solidarity with their

persecuted brothers In the

of these United States.

Who can deny that hut for these

very protests, this very mass pres-

sure, the Scottsboro hoys would

long since have been chunks of

charcoal dangling from southern

magnolia trees. If mass pressure

cannot save a worker from the

frame-up which has been developed

into a science by America's ruling

claSa—then nothing can save him,

If mass pressure does not free the

Scottsboro
'

The Freneli Communist League

Our comrades in France, small

as are their forces, are at the

forefront of the battle against fas-

cism and the looming menace of

war. Under the guidance of a

leadership schooled in the principles

of Bolshevik-Leninists, our French

League has given timely and correct

analyses of the march of events,

has understood clearly every move
of fascist reaction. It was under

the League's influence that the first

real united front was established

with the Socialists to combat the

immediate menace of a fascist coup

d'etat in the February days. And
this at a time when the Stalinists,

stilt opposing the united front as

counter-revolutionary, were going

through a briefer phase of the Ger-

man Red Referendum by demon-
strating on February 6th together

with the fascists against the gov-

ernment of Daladier, and by call-

ing for the imprisonment of Dala-

dier and Frot for shooting down
fascists who were attempting the

immediate forceful overthrow of

the bourgeois democratic parlia-

mentary system. Our League has

set up the slogan of Workers Alli-

ance (the united front and the in-

cipient Soviets) as the only means

of fighting fascism effectively, of

the arming of the working class

and the formation of the Workers'

Militia to meet the attack of the

military formations of fascism.

* » •

Comrade Trotsky in Danger!

No wonder that the fascist forces

aided by the Doumergue govern-

ment, the prelude to fascism, aim

to crush the League! Today the

forces working against time to

build up the Fourth International

are rightly viewed by French reac-

tion as the worst enemy of fascism.

Hence the spearhead of the attack

against the working class is turned

first of all towards comrade Trot-

sky. Under constant surveillance

by the police, forced to move about

so as to destroy any possibility of

doing concentrated work, he is

threatened constantly with deporta-

tion (o the French African colonies,

perhaps to Madagascar. His life

Is in danger! We must rally to his

defense! Every aid must be given

to assure his safety. A campaign
must be started to secure political

asylum in America. Above all,

money Is needed. Aid now to com-

rade Trotsky means aid to the

French proletariat.

—JACK WEBER.
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QUESTION BOX POLITICAL CHANGES IN MEXICO
GERALD DAVIS, Philadelphia.— I tope thai as a

result of this experience it becomes fixed in your
mind that when a contradiction exists between what
Lenin said and what a Stalinist says, you can be
sure that there is something wrong with the state-

ment of the latter. If, as your friend states, Lenin
said. something to the French comrades about build-
ing "Ked" unions, you can be sure that he spoke to
them in the spirit of his "LefUWIng Communism"
and not a la Stalin.

In the first place it is correct that the Ked Inter-

national of Labor Unions was formed during Lenin's
time; or to be more exact, in July, 1920. (In 1921
the Constitution of the K.I.L.U. was published in

English by the American Labor Union Educational
Society.) What your Stalinist friend implies, how-
ever, is that the R.I.L.L'. was intended as the inter-

national center of the various national "T.U.U.L.'a".
Nothing could be farther from the truth. The B.I.

L.U. was intended as the international center of

revolutionary unions, It is true, but unions made
revolutionary by the communists expanding and cap-

turing the existing organization, and not by creating
"paper" ones. To prove this statement we will call

upon none other than Lozovsky himself.

Reporting upon the international council of trade
and Industrial unions of June, 1020, which laid tbe

basis for the It.I.L.L!., he states: "The question that

raised most discussion was that of the tactics of the

Communist revolutionary elements within the trade

union movement In connection with the old mass
unions. The question was: Should the old unions be

split or captured? ... To leave the unions and to

set up small independent unions is an evidence of

weakness, it is a policy of despair, and, more than
that, it shows lack of faith in the working cluss.

(ahem) One must choose between two positions, ei-

ther the soical revolution is inevitable, that the work-
ing class is pressing toward the overthrow of capital-

ism, and the trade unions, however reactionary they

may be at present, will change their character under
the Influence of the revolutionary muss—or the social

revolution Is a matter of the distant future—in that

case no unions, however revolutionary their pro-

grammes may be, will he of much use. . . . That the

conference took up the correct point of view is proved

by the Second Congress of the Third International

which sharply opposed the tactics of leaving the un-

ions. The motto put forward by the Communist
International, and which is our motto is : NOT THE
DESTRUCTION BUT THE CONQUEST OF THE
TRADE UNIONS. (Emphasis in original.)

"It may have been possible ou other questions to

compromise In order to secure agreement, BUT ON
THIS CARDINAL QUESTION NO COMPROMISE
WAS POSSIBLE . . . neither the Communist Inter-

national nor the TRADE UNION ORGANIZATIONS
(emphasis ours) affiliated to it could put forward
any other motto, because for the revolutionary ele-

ments to leave tbe unions would mean playing into

Legien's and Gomper's hand. . . ." (A. Lozovsky,

"The International Council of Trade and Industrial

Unions", pp. 37 to 39). You will find this further

substantiated in another pamphlet by Lozovsky,
"What is the Red International of Labor Unions?"
published by the R.I.L.U. In 1927.

Now as to the contention that the present "red"

unions were formed primarily to organize the unor-

ganized. This argument cannot stand up either in

the face of an analysis of such a position or in the

face of the facts as stated In the official Party docu-
ments or as the matter actually developed in life.

Point 1. The theoretical basis for the new unions

(7th National Convention of the C.P.U.S.A., 1930)

was that the A. F. of L. is "outright fascist" and
since a fascist organization is only fit to he destroyed,

"only pu the basis of the Trade Union Unity League
will tbe Party be able to assume the leadership of

. . . economic struggles."

Point 2. If the new unions were formed primarily

to organize the unorganized, it would be reasonable

to expect that the new unions would be formed only

where none with a mass base existed. The Stalinists,

however, split the Workmen's Circle and founded the

I.W.O. ; spilt the Amalgamated Food Workers' Union
and formed the Food Workers' Industrial Union;
the National Miners Union was maintained in the

face of tbe mass U.M.W. of A.; and the Needle
Trades Workers' Industrial Union exists alongside

the mass LL.G.W.U. Those cases which are not

mentioned would only further destroy the Stalinists'

contention.

Point 3, which concerns the C. I'.'s position prior

to the inception of the T.UX'.L. requires fairly leng-

thy quotations which will be giveu in order that the

matter can be cleared up once anil for all, and so

that no accusations can be levelled against us that

we make use of hastily snatched quotations. Since

other questioners are pressing for answers, lack of

space requires that this be—CONTINUED NEXT
WEEK.

* • *

COMRADE H. M. K., Philadelphia—Unfortunately,
since they are out of print, or their publishers out
of business, there is no record of all the versions, in

English, of Lenin's "Left-Wing Communism." A
check-up at the N. V. Public Library shows that the

only copy on Ale is a French translation.

However, there is handy, in addition to the one
recently published by the International Publishers
an edition entitled "Left Wing Communism, An In-

fantile Disorder", published by the Marxian Educa-
tional Society, 1921 ; and an edition entitled "The
Infantile Sickness of 'Leftism' in Communism", pub-

lished by the Contemporary Publishing Association

fn 1920. The latter translation appeared simultan-

eously with the first Russian, French and German
editions.

A comparison of the 1920 "Infantile Sickness"
copy with the latest International Publishers publi-

cation indicates that, as far as cau be Judged by the
various subject headings, the text covered by both
is the same. Both editions have in their appendix
Lenin's correspondence with the Dutch Communist
Party, an article about Turatti In Italy, etc. Except
for some typographical errors it will probably be
difficult to show why tbe 1920 edition is "inade-

quate".

However, the Stalinists will bear watching. They
are making a turn in their trade union policy and a
slight distortion of a sentence or the addition of a
word, particularly in that part of Lenin's work which
deals with work in the reactionary unions, might
help them in their oily maneuvres, especially since

It Is this chapter which stands as a condemnation
of their whole policy.

• •

LEFT S. P. ite, N. Y.—Because of lack of space, our
answer to the Boston Yipsel of August 4 did not go
completely into the question raised which may ac-

count for the Impression you got. It was never in-

tended to convey tbe Idea that the question of pro-

letarian power might he settled by the ballot box
even under certain circumstances. No! The ques-

tion of power will be decided by the dynamics of the

class struggle of which elections are, at best, but a
crude barometer.

You will and an answer to Kautsky's "Terrorism
vs. Democracy" in Trotsky's pamphlet "Dictatorship

vs. Democracy" which was written aa a reply to

Ksutsky.

There is a rumor in Mexico that
the governing National Revolution-

ary Party is in the midst of serious

internal trouble, that may lead to

a split.

On the one side, according to

this rumor are the supporters of

the newly-formed fascist organiza-

tions : the brown shirted "Mexican
Revolutionary Association and the

green-shirted "Pro-race Commit-
tee". Supposedly directing this

group is the present president in

Office, A. Rodriguez.

On tbe other side are those ele-

ments of the ruling class who see

in these groups a peril, and who
think that the democratic ways of

ruling the masses are still good
enough.

Rumors of Split

Mexico is a land of rumors. The
large illiterate population, the timid

newspapers (even from a bourgeois

point of view), the general unset-

tled state of affairs causes this

condition. Even the lowest peon
bas a friend, or a friend of a friend,

in the large governmental bureau-
cracy who will tell him "confiden-

tially" all sorts of fantastic stories.

This rumor, however, has grounds
for belief.

The various fascist organizations

have been experiencing some
growth lately. The usual collection

of social tilth, the refuse of life.

Has been flocking into these organ-
izations: Ex-governmental officials,

unemployed generals, colonels, cap-

tains and lieutenants (and Mexico
with its 2ij years of revolution and
counter-revolution Is more populat-

ed with men wearing, or entitled

to wear, epaulets than It Is with
doctors)

; petty-bourgeois alarmed
at Jewish and Chinese competition;

ex-landoWners who dream of the

glorious days of peonage under
Porilrlo Diaz; ambitious students;

lackeys of the imperialist groups

who are getting the worst of the

scramble with American finance-

capital; and the usual lot of de-

generated proletarians recruited at

the nearest cantlna and Instructed

at the given signal to shout "Vive
Mexico", "Mueren Los Comunistas",
and "Abajo los Judtos y Chinos"

—

for the price of a brown cotton

shirt and a half lltro of Tequila.

Above all, Catholics are entering,

these fascist organizations In large

numbers and becoming the chief

and most militant elements in all

the demonstrations.

Composed of such elements, these

groups are a danger to the Calles

faction which is In power and
^hich represents American Imper-
ialism lu alliance with the large

native capitalists. The latter,

which gained its standing in the

struggle with the feudal and cleri-

cal elements, as well as the former,

have everything to fear from these

fascist organizations, made up of

reactionary, clerical, feudal ele-

ments and those imperialists

.

whose interests clash with Wall
Street's.

For lists, for mass support, the
Calles group depends upon the peas-

ants who were given a few hec-

tares of land, and very liberal

promises—for the future of course,

and on the proletariat, whose sup-

port was gained because of fear of

loss of the social reforms won dur-

ing the revolution (Article 23 of

the Constitution and the Labor
Laws).
These fascist organizations, be-

ing liberally supplied with funds

from German, French, Spanish,

Catholic, and in all probability

British sources, elements high up
in the government have enrolled In

them.
This trivial fact may illustrate

this. The Department of War, ru-

mor has it, advised all foot-loose

officers to join these movements. It

also gave its band to the fascists

to be used at an entertainment of

the brown shirts at the Bull Ring.

A few days ago Calies came to the

capital, it is said to personally

liquidate these organizations. Upon
his arrival the army band was
withdrawn.
The main step that lends cred-

ence to these reports Is the motion
passed July 28 by the Central Com-
mittee of the National Revolution-

ary Party, expelling anybody from
its ranks who joins any organiza-

tion of a politicut type—a move
directed against the shirted ones.

Analogy with Kerenflky

The Calles Party in Mexico is

built upon many elements and
classes similar to the Social Revo-
lutionary Party of Russia in

1917 or the Kuo Min Tang of China
was In 1927. These elements (sup-

porting one of the imperialist fac-

tions, of course) attempt to "unite"

the nation, and to suppress the

class struggle in the interests of

a "national" task. In Russia it

was to carry tbe war to a success-

ful conclusion. In China it was to

"drive the imperialists out". In

Mexico it is to liquidate the

clergy and the foudal elements.

There is another analogy. All

these parties appear in the period

between the downfall of the politi-

cal government of the ultra-reac-

tion (the overturn of the dynasty in

China, the March Revolution in

Russia and the overthrow of the

Czar, and revolution against Por-

firlo Diaz in 1810 in Mexico) and
the victory of the proletarian rev-

olution, supported by the poor pea-

santry.

In this period Kerensky appeared

in Russia and Calles tn Mexico.

The duration of this period depends

on tbe specific conditions in each

country and the relationship of

The Significance of the Impending

Crisis in the Government Party

class forces. In Russia this stage

lasted but several months, in Mex-
ico years. Basing itself generally

upon the petty-bourgeoisie they

represent the vacillation of this

class which hopes to complete the

bourgeois revolution without hav-

ing recourse to the proletariat. A
task of such magnitude is beyond
the possibility of liny class in mod-
ern society but the proletariat.

Speaking concretely of .Mexico the

-only class that cau abolish the

clergy, give laud to the peasants on
either an individual or collective

basis, and free the land of imper-

ialism is tbe proletariat organized
in its own class form, the dictator-

ship of the proletariat.

Tile petty bourgeoisie and the

upper reaches of the peasantry hope
to avoid this by throwing their

support behind Calles. He will

prove a broken reed to them.

Stalinism and Leninism
There is yet another analogy that

from the viewpoint of the struggle

between Stalinism and Leninism is

of great importance. In the follow-

ing we naturally exclude Russia,

lu both China and Mexico the

working class and its party was
harnessed to the chariot of tbe

bourgeoisie by the Stalinists. Just

as Chiang Kui Shek was hailed as

liberator of the Chinese from im-

perialism so was Calles. The mass-
es were instructed to build an iron

wall of defense around Calles by

the Stalinists. These are the re-

suits of the theory of "the demo-
cratic dictatorship of the proletar-

iat and peasantry."

But "parties" built upon so many
classes, antagonistic classes more-
over, are not parties. They split

apart into warring parties, each
party with Its own class, in time
of crisis. In 1917 the Social Revo-
lutionaries split into a pro-Keren-

sky pro-war wing, and into a left

pro-Soviet wing. Broadly speaking

this separation divided the peas-

antry from the big bourgeoisie. The
Kuo Min Tang iu 1927 split into

two groups: a left and right Kuo
Min Tang. The same will take

place in Mexico. The seemingly
powerful National Revolutionary

Party will collapse in moments of

great stress, from the right as well

as left side. The Communist move-
ment in Mexico must push this

forward.

The unity of these above men-
tioned parties is only "secure" be-

cause of a lull in the struggle of

the classes. Where the class strug-

gle Is given free play and even en-

couraged, as was the case iu Rus-
sia, these parties last only a few

'

days. In China where the class- attack the National
struggle between the workers and
native capitalists was suppressed1

by all the strength that Stalin had,

the Kuo Min Tang maintained an
appearance of unity from 1924 to

lik£I. Again the turn in the events

of 1927, the stunning defeat given

the proletariat has kept the Chinese
mads movement from reappearing.

The; major difficulties for Chiang
Kui Sbek and the bourgeoisie sup-
porting him now is from the right.

The working class of Mexico has
been dormant since 1927. The

;

number of strikes, and their mili-

'

tancy have been decreasing. The
agrarian movement seethes below
the surface, appearing only In

nightly expeditions of the white
fjtiiiids of i he laud owners who at-

tempt to do the same to peasant
leaders—or has degenerated us far

us pleading on the part of peasants
before the agrarian committees of

the National Revolutionary Party.
Under such conditions of com-

parative peace in the class struggle
the National Revolutionary Party
has been able to maintain unity or
what appears to be unity.

Labor on New Upswing
Speaking ut least from the point

of view of the working class, there
are signs that this peaceful period
is drawing to a close. The number
of strikes and their militancy is iu-

creusing, due to the same economic-
political conditions that work for

the increase of the number of

strikes in the U. S. The leadership

of the union movement has been
forced by pressure from the work-
ers to at least talk radically.

And the peasants are not satis-

fled. The increasing activity of the
urban workers will without doubt
uw«ken the class struggle in the
village.

With the greater and greater

pressure of the class struggle, the

« National Revolutionary Party will

collapse Into distinct groups : the
kulak peasants, the large landown-
ers, the native industrialists, the

commercial grand and small capi-

talists, the artisans, the imperial-

ists.

The poor peasants and the prole-

tariat will be thrown into space to

evolve toward the Internationa list-

Communists at a rate of speed
which partly will depend upon the

efficiency of the work of the Mexi-
can League.

New Stage Approaching
We may witness one act of the

drama very shortly. Elements who
Revolutionary

Party from tbe side of the right

may and themselves uncomfortable.
Members aud groups may be ex-

pelled. Calles may defend demo-
cracy. They can permit themselves
this luxury because of the inactive

attitude of the mass.

But with increased movement of
the workers and peasants, many
of the sections and individuals now
supporting Calles may find them-
selves taking up the arms they are
forcing the fascists to drop now.
Calles may make friends with his

present enemies. But renewed rev-

olutionary activity on the part of

the masses does not mean that the

upper classes will solidify them-
selves but will probably result in

further disintegration of the bloc

that Calles has under control now
into a left social democratic sec-

tion and a right fascist one. Em-
bryos of this division are to be
seen at present.

All this places a very delicate

task upon the vanguard of tbe pro-

letariat, the L.C.I, of Mexico—to
fight, against our enemy aud the

enemy ; to tight against the fascists

while training the workers to have
faith only in themselves ; in their

own arms, their own government

;

the dictatorship of the proletariat;

their own party and their own in-

ternational ; and to teach the mass-
es that Calles and the cluss he
represents can neither liquidate

the reaction, nor abolish fanaticism,

nor give land to the peasants, nor
bring socialism. The masses, led

by the proletariat, are the only

ones that can do this.

The solution of this problem in

a proletarian manner depends upon
the rapidity with which a real Com-
munist Party can be built in Mex-
ico and that miserable caricature

that now bears that name is eradi-

cated politically. —C. C.

The Crisis in the Socialist Party

"Bogus" Democracy

(This Is the second of ft series

of articles on the problems fac-

ing the members of the Socialist

party.—Ed.

)

II.

Even among the more advanced
militant workers in the Socialist

party the Detroit declaration of

principles Is hailed as a revolution-

ary document. Their enthusiasm
is heightened on the one hand by

the attacks on the right wing, on

the other, by the absence of a genu-

inely revolutionary criticism of the

document within the Socialist

party.

Surely, we are told, a document
which opposes the "bogus democra-

cy of capitalist parliamentarian -

lsm" and calls for its replacement

by "workers' democracy" is a rev-

olutionary one. The Old Guard
gives aid to this interpretation by

howling : communism.
What does "bogus democracy"

mean? Kantorovilch again comes
to our assistance: "

. . real demo-

cracy is incompatible with capital-

ism. Real democracy will on;y be

made possible by the abolition of

class divisions in soci-tv." ("The

Socialist Party at the Cross

Roads"). -What Socialist would

not give lip-service to such a state-

ment? One can And the same view

expressed lu Hillquit's "From
Marx to Lenin"; but did this make
Htllqnit a levolutljn.st?

Kantorovitch goes no further

than genevi! remarks ou the ques-

tion of socialism and democracy.

And for good reason ! For only

yesterday when the old "Militants"

group showed the changed charac-

ter of democracy since the World
War and stated that the parties of

the Labor and Soiftlist Internation-

al "have made a fetish of democra-

cy" Kantorovitch replied: "But

Comrade Shapiro and the Militants

never seem to have thought that

their anti-democratic propaganda

must be very welcome to capitalism.

It is a strange case of class colla-

boration." (American Socialist

Quarterly, Aprfl, 1932, page 40).

No less

!

Now the Old Guard repeats the

argument of Kantorovitch— by

quoting his past statements! The
phrase "bogus democracy" plays

Into the hands of the reactionaries,

they shout. However, if Kantoro-

vltch's recent Interpretation of the

phrase were put into the declara-

tion of principles, Oneal and Lee
would find little to disagree with.

In a word, the phrase is used so

as to appear near-Communist and
yet Socialist ; to satisfy the Thom-
asites and the militant workers. On
the fundamental question of demo-
cracy and socialism the declaration

is not in irreconcilible conflict with

the position of the Old Guard,

Does the declaration of principles

fare any better with its statement

of "workers' democracy"?
I This has been discussed at some
length in previous issues of the

Militant. But let us examine Kan-
torovitch 'a utterances on tbe ques-

tion. "A workers' democracy as the

term is used in the declaration of

principles means a democracy
where franchise is based on useful

service to society, and nothing

else." It includes both the transi-

tion period and the ilnal goal (so7
cialistn), according to Kantoro-

vitch, "but in the declaration of

principles it applies to the final

goal." (p. 15)

What an explanation? In the

first place, it is obvious that the

declaration formulae is intentional-

ly vague, so us to unite the largest,

even if conflicting, forces behind it

and permit the left wing Socialist

to think that the S. P. is for the

dictatorship of the proletariat!

Does not the "Militant Program"
of Kantorovitch state that both

terms are synonoraous? On the

other hand, has not Thomas repeat-

edly stated that workers' democra-
cy is not the dictatorship of the

proletariat?

But Kantorovitch goes further r

in the declaration the term "work-
ers' democracy" refers only to the
final goal. Which means that It

fakes no position—that is no posi-

tive position—on the all important
problem of the transition period be-

tween capitalist rule and socialism!

Instead of the declaration reading;

"workers' democracy, that is so-

cialism" so as to make the full

meaning clear, the latter phrase Is

omitted, thereby giving tbe impres-

sion of supporting something revo-

lutionary ! Can one imagine any
greater deception than this appar-

ently innocent phrase!
The So-Called Minority- Revolution
Many Socialists may be ready to

grant that the declaration of princ-

iples as a whole is vague. But
they are convinced that it Is un-
equivocally revolutionary where it

proclaims that if the capitalist sys-

tem collapses in a general chaos
and confusion, the Socialist party,

whether or not in such cases it is

a majority will not shrink from the
responsibility of organizing and*

maintaining a government under
the workers' rule".

According to Kantorovitch: "No
communist, however, would sub-
scribe to the above paragraphs"

;

and so as to make it clear that be
is anti-communist he states that
The declaration of principles does
not call for insurrection and vio-

lence." Then how Is this "non-
majority" revolution to be at-

tained? What does it look like In

real life?

To this Kantorovltcli responds
triumphantly : Look at Germany
and1 Austria In the period immedi-
ately following the World War!

Democratic voting! was impossible

because of the capitalist collapse;

so the Social Democracy assumed
power. Space does not permit a de-

tailed examination of this prattle,

a few words are however in place.

1. KantorovItch's conception of

"majority" is a parliamentary, bal-

lot box, view. Revolutions have a

far more realistic view of "major-

ity". In a period of economic and
political chaos tbe opinions of the

majority are reflected in the work-

ers' organizations and their lead-

ership.

2. In Germany and Austria the

Social Democracy came into power
on the tide of the revolutionary

wave. In Germany, the develop-

ment of strikes, the revolt of the

Kiel soldiers for which the revo-

lutionary Socialists are partly re-

sponsible, lead to the organization

of Soviets. The Majority (right

wing) Social Democracy had con-

trol over the workers a the trade

unions and Soviets. After they

were forced to proclaim the Repub-

lic they did noli destroy the old

army leadership, its reactionary

generals and officers, but rather

used them against the revolutionary

workers. Violence against the most

reactionary supporters of capital-

ism was avoided by the Social De-

mocracy only to have these forces

used against the revolutionary

workers. In a word, a truly So-

cialist working class revolution

was frustrated and converted Into

a capitalist counter-revolution. In

Austria the same social process was
less violent.

But what has the Declaration of

Principles, or Kantorovitch in his

analysis of it, to say about the

lessons of these events? Is vio-

lence against the active counter-

revolution to be avoided? Is the

capitalist state apparatus to be de-

stroyed? What is going to be the

basis of "workers' rule" if the par-

liamentary system collapses? A
new system or Soviets? The declar-

ation of principles or Kantorovitch

In his learned explanations of it,

not only does not answer these

fundamental problems, but does not

even recognize their existence!

b) But what relevance has the

post-World War collapse of capital-

ism, except as a theoretical possi-

bility, to do with powerful imper-

ialist America? Here the forces of

reaction are strong; the petty bour-

geoisie numerically large. Particu-

larly in a deep-"going social crisis

one or another form of open dicta-

torship Is to be expected. The
threat of Fascism will appear as an

Immediate menace. Can a revolu-

tionary workers' party at such a

time take power without violence,

without Insurrection? To base a

practical program of action on such

an eventuality is to substitute the

platonlc wish for the sordid reality.

More, It blinds the working class

go as to make It unable to see the

real dangers and prepare for them.

It is such a program of "theoreti-

cally possible" roads to socialism

which is at the bottom of the cen-

trist theory of a united party—

that Is unity with the reformists,

whose opportunist class collabora-

INTERNATIONAL SOLIDARITY AND THE
STALINISTS
The following Incident should serve to illustrate

to what abysmal depths the Stalinist conception of

international solidarity has sunk. In cases where
the hand of reaction reaches out and seizes a fighter

for the proletariat one would expect that every sec-

tion of the labor movement, irrespective of other

political differences, would unite to wrest the victim

from the enemy. Not so with the Stalinists. Unless

they have a private concern in the case they wash
their hands of it because they have "interests separ-

ate and apart from those of the working class".

This is illustrated in their criminal neglect of

Torgler, who was reported to have had differences

with them, up till the time rumors of bis death were
heard. Then the Stalinists said: "Now that Torgler

is dead- let us redouble the fight for Thaelmann."
The instance at band is an interview between Gode-

froy, the secretary of the Belgian Young Socialists

which numbers some 35,00(1 members had with Kos-
sarev, the secretary of the Young Communist Inter-

national. Kossarov was asked why the Young Com-
munists of lielgium (fiOO members) hud refused a

united front proposal made by it for the purpose of

defending the 4 German youths arrested by the Dutch
police during the International Youth Conference
and deported back to Hitler Germany. Kossnrev re-

plied that they "had no lime to waste defending
Trotskyists who are in the vanguard of the counter-
revolution." We liuve no doubt that this declaration

of solidarity will be extremely pleasing to Hitler and
his cutthroats.

• * *

REACTIONARY DECREES IN HOLLAND
Reaction is paving the way for Fascism in Holland.

Following the crushing of the spontaneous uprising

of the unemployed, reported in this column two weeks
ago, the government has undertaken repressive meas-
ures against the revolutionary section of the labor
movement and passed laws aimed directly at the Rev-
olutionary Socialist Party (Dutch Section of the
I.C.L.), the ludejwndent Socialist Party and the
Stalinist party. First is the Sedition Bill. Second,
the passage of another bill making It impossible for

any parly to be represented in parliament unless at

least three members are elected. Third, a deposit
of 2">() guilds must be paid before candidates can be
nominated. This deposit Is forfeited unless at least

three members arc elected. Fourth, another law has
been approved making it Illegal for any paid official

of a trade union to sit on any public body. This
would strike directly at comrade Sneevliet, chairman
of the U.S. P., who is likewise one Oi the officials of

an independent trade union movement as well aa
being a member of parliament.

One further word on Hollund. We are not at all

surprised to see u reprint in the New Leader, for

August 11th, in tile column "The Workers Abroad",
of the account of Perer Schmidt of the revolt of the
unemployed in Holland which is practically a ver-
batim reproduction with the exception of the part
thai deals with the treachery of social-democratic
trade union lenders who called the police when work-
ers came to them for help. Very convenient, but oh-

vlous facts cannot he concealed that way.

VANDERVELDE ON THE UNITED FRONT
Kmile Viindervelde, president of the Second Inter-

national, and leader of His Majesty King Leopold's
Most Loyal Opposition, indicates how enormous waa
the muss pressure for united action in France when
he said in an article published in the Petit Proven-
cal: "I am fully in accord with Leon Blum, with
Paul Faure and with Lebas that It was morally Im-
possible for them to decline." He refers to the unity
offer of the Communist Parly of France. It waB
"morally impossible" because the French proletariat
was clamoring ton loudly for the united front and
any hnreuiicrat, Stalinist or reformist, that stood in

its way, would be immediately discredited and
brushed, aside. To accept the united front was to
save the face of reformism temporarily. And Van-
dervelde, being no novice at political squirming, was
well aware of thin.

For this ex-Minister of the King, who wept bitter

tears ut the funeral of Albert, the united front offer

wus not accepted so as to bring power to the struggle
against Fascism but rather because it was "morally
impossible" to decline the offer. That Vandervelda
and his colleagues in France have found a conven-
ient ally in the Stalinists in hamstringing the united
front, confining it to meetings, speeches, etc. but not
to struggle is manifest in the same article. Here
Vandervelde attributes the turn of the French C.P.
to the new position occupied by the U.S.S.R. inter-

nationally. This position has led the Soviet Union
to follow a policy of attempting to maintain peace
at all costs, even at the expense of revolutions and
upheavals In European countries. Vandervelde and
Co. certainly do not want any drastic change in the
capitalist countries where they hold down fat jobs.

The Stalinist parties must follow blindly and obedi-

ently the foreign policy of the U.S.S.R. Politics make
strange bedfellows!

tiou in peace time leads to social patriotism in war
time. The alternative is a revolutionary Marxist
party, to the exclusion of reformists and centrists.

.1. Oneal and Waldman have no bones to pick
with the assumption to power of the German and
Austrian Social Democracy in 1918, They are op-

posed to presenting the problem in the same manner
as the declaration; they are against saying anything
at all about It in the declaration. On the poUttc*

there is no disagreement.

The Revolutionary Policy Committee therefore has
made a serious mistake in advising the Socialist

party members to vote for the Detroit declaration of

principles. No explanatory statement of such an ac-

tion can wii>e away its support of a centrist program.

Undoubtedly many militant Socialists think that a
support of the Detroit declaration is ft blow at the

Right wing. The "Militant" group accuses those

left wingers who oppose the declaration as sup-
porters of the Right. But is not this the universal
cry of the Centrists? By their very position be-

tween the extreme right and' the genuine left wing
they threaten the latter with the growth of

the former and the former with the growing power
of the latter. At this stage with a small and hesitant

left wing in the S. P. tha Centrists warn them of

their "support" of the Right. Tomorrow when the

left wing grows stronger the Right wing will be

warned of this new danger by the centrists.

Whut is needed Is a clear cut revolutionary pro-

gram and grouping in the Socialist party. This
means an unambiguous struggle against the rights,

Thomasites and the self-sty led "Militants". It

means a fundamental understanding oi. the revolu-

tionary road to power, of the task of the workers'

party in the struggle against war and Fascism and
the need for a new revolutionary workers' party.
Such a party cannot he a member of the reformist
Labor and Socialist International. The revolutionary
workers in the Socialist party—If they are to break
from reformism and centrism—must demand a break
with this International dnd proclaim the need for a
new, a Fourth International.

Only along this path can the left wing Socialist

forces contribute in a progressive and revolutionary

manner to the solution of tbe problems of the Ameri-
can working class. —JOSEPH CARTER.
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Fraternal Orders Begin
Drive Against Labor

"Nation-wide Drive On Keds

Planned", "Citizens Committee Or-

ganized To Combat Keds", "Assails

Communists for Strike Activity",

'Hunt Reds Among Jobless", "Cit-

izens to Organize to Curb Reds."

Translated, these headlines mean

nothing more nor less than that a

concerted effort is now in prepara-

tion to exterminate tie labor move-

ment. To crush labor if and when

it lifts its head. To stem the tide

of tie growing strike struggles

throughout the country. To si-are

and bewilder the workers. To con-

fuse the issues. To crack down on

the unions. To establish an open-

shop America. To pave tie way

for Fascism.

That the above are not the usual

run of scare-heads common to the

boss press is attested by the fact

that they flow from resolutions

adopted by various mass organiza-

tions of the petty-bourgeoisie—tie

fraternal lodges.

Prom Atlantic City comes the

news that the Grand Exalted Ruler

of the Elks has pledged to enlist

his entire organization, numbering

500,000 in a battle "against radical-

ism". "The time has arrived m
America," says he, "when the issue

is between the Htar and Stripes

is between the Stars and Stripes

cease talking our devotion to the

institutions of the United St;ttes

and to act our love of country."

It should not be necessary to go in-

fo a detailed analysis of such a

statement. The reference to talk-

ing and acting is all too clear.

At the convention of the Knights

of Pythias held this last week in

Chicago, the 700 delegates present

"cheered a proposal that the lodge's

military department (are these the

embryo of our American Storm

Troopers?) merge with the Nation-

al Guard in the event of Commun-

ist emergencies." Again it does not

require any too much, perspicacity

to translate "Communist emergen-

cies" into strikes, struggles of the

unemployed, etc., etc.

In Cincinnati the Order of Eagles

adopted a resolution to "condemn

all Communism as we know it to-

day, and likewise ali kindred the-

ories or doctrines. . .
."

From the heart of the terror belt

of the United States — Alameda

County in California—comes tie

news that District Attorney Earl

Warren is the head of a county-

wide organization which has ola-

borated the following seven point

program

:

1. To list and classify all per-

of

in-

Benin
n;c gnomic

I the Algerian Massacre
Factors Provoking the Recent Anti-Semitic Riots

sons advocating the overthrow

the American government.

2. To make these records,

eluding criminal records, available

to every police department in the

country.

3. To act as a clearing house

for all information concerning all

radical activities of this character.

4. To see to it that school and

other public buildings are not used

for disloyal purposes.

5. To see that propaganda dis-

loyal to the government is not sec-

retly distributed to school children.

(j. To keep in constant touch

with immigration authorities, the

naturalization department and the

intelligence units of the Army and

Navy for the purpose of exchang-

ing information concerning radi-

cals.

7. To militantly strive for the

deportation of all alien radicals.

The first meeting of this commit-

tee of legal and extra-legal vigi-

lantes will be sponsored by the

Kast Bay Rotary Clubs. As a re-

sult of the activities of this arch-

reactionary Warren not a worker's

home is safe from attack by his

armed gorillas. In one issue of the

Oakt«nd Tribune is listed the

places of ten different workers

homes or organizations that have

been smashed up by the District

Attorney's hooligans.

And as a centralizing feature of

all these activities eomes an A. P.

dispatch from the scat of the New
Deal — dirty deal government,

Washington, wilh tie headline

reading: "Hunt Reds Among Job-

less." Who are the "jobless reds?'

Those who refuse to starve in si-

lence. How to deal with them un-

der the New Deal? Grant 75,000

Krags (rifles a bit antiquated—but

not too antiquated for purposes in-

tended) to the American Legion.

That gang of professional and semi-

professional killers will know upon

whom to use them.

So from Atlantic City to the Bay

area in California—from coast to

coast—one can see a clearly calcu-

lated effort on the part of all the

agencies of American reaction to

band together to crack down on the

rising head of American labor.

The-ie fraternal lodges of the petty-

bourgeoisie and the bourgeoisie

proper can become the organizing

center for American fascism. They

are organizing. We must organize,

too. American labor is only now

learning to pronounce its syllables

—Wait till it learns to talk!

A drunken Jewish soldier in a

mosque—race and religious riot

—

this is the way French authorities

and the bourgeois press explain the

recent massacres in Constantino,

Algeria. Glibly we are told that

"anti-Semitism has long been an

issue in Algeria," and asked to be-

lieve that a vague something called

"race antagonism" makes men mur-

der their neighbors.

But let us look at the class strat-

ficatiou in Algeria, and try to place

Jews and Moslems within it. The

Moslems iuclude Berbers, Arabs,

Spanish-Arab Moors, and Negroid-

Arab mixtures: of these, the Arabs

and Moors are racially Semites,

like the Jews, and the Berbers are

semi-European, semi-African types,

like many of the Jews too. There

is no clearly traceable racial dif-

ference between any of these

groups.

Class Differences

However, there is a sharp class

difference between the Jews and

the other native Algerians. The
Moslems, who make up the great

majority of the population, arc

peasants, shepherds, workers, arti-

sans and petty tradesmen. A lew

are large semi-feudal landowners.

The Jews, on the other hand, are

merchants, industrialists, hardly

without exception part of the large

and petty bourgeoisie, sharing this

class position with French, Italian

and Spanish traders.

Algeria is largely an agricultural

country. The best land, a strip

along the coast, fifty to a hundred

miles wide, has been appropriated

by the French authorities for the

use of French colonists, of whom
there are 750,000. In order to

strengthen the authority of the

colonial government, the French en-

franchised the Jews in 1870, forty

years after the invasion of Algeria.

On the other hand, the Moslems

are subjects but not citizens. They

may become citizens by one of sev-

eral roads: serving in the French

army or navy or colonial civil

ranks ; learning French, or owning

property enough to make them con-

siderable taxpayers. Citizenship

involves subjection to French law,

whereas Moslem subjects are

judged by Moslem law, which priv-

ilege, however, entails the penalty

of little or no voice in government.

Nominally Algeria is supposed

to be "part of France," and has

deputies and Senators in the na-

tional Parliament. However, they

are elected only by the bourgeoisie.

the Moslems having a small voice

in purely local government, wher-

ever there are enough non-Moslems

to guarantee French control. On
the other hand, the Jews have a full

voice, and though native Algerians,

the same privileges as French col-

onists.

Pressure on Moslems
The economic pressure on tie

Moslems has steadily grown greater

as the French expropriated more

and more land—before the invasion

owned tribally or communally

—

and turned it into private property.

Greater and greater numbers of

Moslem landless were then drafted

into factory, mine, and road-build-

ing work, while the rest, remaining

peasants or shepherds on a petty

scale, were exposed to the exploit-

ation of the merchants, traders and
banker-usurers, among whom the

Jews are conspicuous.

At the same time the Italian and

Spanish tradesmen in competition

with the Jews, and some under tie

thumbs of the Jews, nurse a con-

stant petty-bourgeois grievance.

Nazi propaganda among this class,

which includes some Moslems, re-

cently elected a whole municipal

government in the city of Oran, on

an anti-Semitic ticket. Spread to

the peasants and some of the work-

ers, it becomes at the same time a

locally useful tool against the

Jews and a German thrust at

French colonial strength, since Al-

geria is one of the richest and most
powerful of French colonies, sup-

plying wheat, olives, oil, wine and

wool, and providing a great and
richly exploited market for French

goods.

Dividing the Colonials

Moslems suffering under the

French colonial yoke are held down
by several mighty forces: lirst, the

political and economic weight of

Left Wing Needed in Paterson

Pat«rson, August X5. The deep

going ferment among the silk work-

ers is rapidly coming to a bead.

This ferment lias two aspects
:
on

the one hand there is anger against

the bosses because the few gains

which were won in the last strike

are vanishing before the workers-

eyes; and on the other hand there

is strong resemment against the

present union officialdom, particu-

larly because of its failure to meet

miitantly tie encroach in e » t s

against the union.

The conditions now prevailing in

the industry as a whole are the di-

rect consequences of the failure to

win the 6-hour day and 5-day week

during the last strike. The com-

promise settlement only postponed

the struggle on this fundamental is-

sue. However, the leadership of

the Associated, and particularly of

the United Textile Workers, failed

to utilize the respite In order to

consolidate tie workers' ranks, na-

tionally for a nationwide strut :$le.

This demand can be won in no

other way. Instead of acting, tie

officialdom of the Associated togeth-

er with the U.T.W. officialdom

talked "left" and then acted \ery

much to the right.

McMahon's Empty Threats

McMahon, of course, spares nei

tier words nor his wind bellowing

about the need of the 30-hour week,

and the calling of a general strike

to enforce the demand. McMahon

has grown gray and sleek screen-

ing iis servile obedience to the

bosses with "militant" blabbinjr. A
few months ago he sold his threat

of a textile strike for a few phony

promises of Roosevelt's Board ;
;:nd,

of course, he Is ready to repeat his

performance upon orders at any

hour of the day. At the. U. T. W.

convention, now in session, more

than fifty resolutions were sent in

by Southern delegates on the !lrst

day demanding the general strike.

And the convention voted for a

strike, "if necessary". But as tie

New York Times itself smugly re-

ported, such a strike will never

take place if the decision rests with

McMahon and his gang alone.

In Paterson, too, there has been

no end of militant talk, hut in real-

ity the bosses have been having it

all their own way. Undercover

wage cutting is not the exception

hut the rule. The recent "raise" of

12 (twelve) cents a week which

was granted by the Arbitration

Board is ust a little spice* to sea-

son the jokers in the contract. Chis-

elling on the yardage is getting

worse, as are the conditions gener-

ally. Unemployment is becoming

more and more widespread and with

it the pressure of the bosses na

turally Increases. Only a stone's

throw away, practically in Pater-

Drought and New Deal
RuinsAmericanFarmers

Drivers Smash

Conspiracy

(Continued from Page 1)

son's backyard, as the last issue of

the Silk Shuttle reports, a stretch-

out has been introduced, 8 looms at

$1.25 per 100,000 picks in a shop

which has just reopened. Tomor-

row, the stretch-out will move into

tie heart of Paterson itself, that

is of course unless the workers do

something about it. What has the

union officialdom done?

Kellerls Achievements

The "progressive" achievements

of Keller, the general manager, have

already been reported in the Mili-

tant, which were crowned by his

expelling the militants who op-

posed him. The membership re-

belled and voted to reinstate these

militants — but the long overdue

general membership meeting has

still failed to materialize. Natural-

ly, feelings are running pretty high

against Keller these days in Pater-

son. The workers find an outlet for

their grievances in indignation

iirst, and later in actions.

But the problems facing the silk

workers immediately go beyond

Keller. At present there are other

burning issues. For one thing,

there are the expelled' who must be

reinstated ; union democracy must

be safeguarded ; then there is a

need to shift immediately to a mil-

itant policy in the union, rebuff the

onslaughts of thfe bosses and

achieve complete industrial union-

ism ; and finally preparations must

be planned and fulfilled for a na-

tionwide general strike.

Build the Left Wing
By now it must be clear to every

silk worker, despite the activities

of the National (Stalinist) Union

(clique) that the way out in silk

is through building the American
Federation of Silk Workers. The
building of the Associated is the

central problem locally. Despite

its present obvious and dangerous
weaknesses the Associated must be

maintained today, in order that to-

morrow it may be solidified. What
decides is the strength and morale

of the militants in the union. The
formation of such a left wing was
long delayed', and only now is in

process of crystallization. Tie
United Silk Workers Club has tak-

en the lead in this direction, but

the real job has still to be done.

Once the left wing is formed it will

serve as the greatest bulwark of

the union. It and it alone can pro-

vide the proper leadership in the

union. Without the left wing, the

union is like a ship without a rud-

der and is at the mercy of every

shifting wind and current, to say

nothing of shifty people who are

always ready to sow additional

confusion.

If McMahon is able to sell out at

his leisure, It is only because there

is no left wing inside the U.T.W.
And in the last analysis the plight

Knit Goods

Strike

(Continued from Page 1)

leadership that they have called a

general strike, while here they are

found in the shops WORKING. It

never occurs to them that the strik-

ers' committee who are so easily

"fooled" would think them scabs

for working while a general strike

in the industry is on or that they

might even jump to the conclusion

that the "Industrial" general strike

call was a fake. Of course, such

stupidities will inevitably grow out

of their theory of dual unionism.

It should be said at this time that

the general strike situation of the

knit goods workers commands com-

plete unity and that the continuous

agitation by the Stalinists only re-

sults into splitting the ranks of tie

workers who are now in a fight

primarily for improved working

conditions in the industry. Particu-

larly, does such disruptive propa-

ganda and action befog the minds

of the newer elements in the union

who are badly lacking in the know-

ledge and experience of the class

struggle, it is clear that the Stal-

inist policy plays right into tie

hands of the bosses and it is there-

fore necessary that the workers

ahandon these disruptive tactics

and splitting policies by joining the

struggle for one strong union of the

knitted garment workers against

the bosses.

Those of us who recognize the

need of the class conscious elements

to aid the as yet backward work-

ers in their struggle for better con-

ditions on the job, shall join the

workers where they are to be

found, to spur them on for greater

militancy in their struggle for bet-

ter living conditions.

—A KNIT GOODS WORKER.

fug for the Arcs l chance to make a

get-away.

Following the Questions, the un-

ion leaders, William Brown, Vin-

cent Dunne and Miles Dunne began

to pound away at them, denounc-

ing the proposal, demanding to

know whether thiJ mediators asso-

ciated themselves with the plan.

—

If they did not then why had the

press reported them in agreement

and would they make a public

statement disassociating themselves

from It?

Dunnigan stated in reply, that he

neither endorsed nor rejected the

new proposal, but that ie would

make no statement or enter Into

any quarrel with the press.

Here the reporter for tie Organ-

izer entered the discussion. He
told ilaas ancl Dunnigan that he

would print any statement by them
in the organizer disassociating

themselves from their reported

agreement with the scheme in tie

boss press. He wanted to know
whether, when that appeared, Haas
and Dunnigan would enter into

controversy with the Organizer or

whether it is only with the boss

press they do not like to fight.

This question, met with a round

of laughter by the strikers, received

no answer from the mediators.

Backing Down
After the federal mediators had

again stated that they did not de-

sire to endorse the proposal but

merely to submit it for discussion,

they left the conference room.

A brief discussion ensued and

then by un&nimous vote the strike

committee of 100, upholding the

policy of their Negotiating Commit-
tee, rejected the new scheme and
instructing the union president to

write a letter to that effect.

Both the union and the confi-

dence of the strikers in their lead-

ership came out of this session im-

measurably strengthened. For
more than a week the Organizer

had been cautioning the drivers to

watch out for tricks and maneu-
vers, and advising them to maintain

eternal vigilance.

The splendid showing of the

committee of 100 demonstrated that

they had been well prepared'.

the European-Jewish bourgeoisie;

second, the colonial army, which in

the true shrewd method of French

imperialism consists almost entire-

ly of native Algerians, officered by

Frenchmen. As a check upon this

army, the Foreign Legion, used

only for "war" purposes while the

natives act as "police" completes

the picture. Thus revolt becomes

a giant's undertaking, to be carried

out usually with foreign aid—Ger-

man, during the War—or else indi-

rectly, by means of anti-Jewish

riots. And thus a Moslem attack

on the ghetto in Constantine is al-

lowed to "wear itself out", the na-

tive Algerian troops ignoring it and

the French authorities keeping the

Foreign Legion in the background.

In this way the Jews pay dearly

for their privileged political and
economic position ; much as in Pal-

estine.

The problem, from a Communist
viewpoint, resolves itself into the

typical colonial set-up, not funda-

mentally different from the picture

in La tin-American countries, reli-

gious and racial differences not-

withstanding. In Algeria, as In

most colonies, the weight of crisis

is felt more heavily than in the

boss-country, for exploitation is al-

ways carried to the utmost in them,

without even the counter-cheek of

political democracy or labor organ-

ization. Revolt is therefore always

close to the explosion point, and it

generally takes on a nationalist

character. In Algeria, the nation-

alists are led by petty-bourgeois

French, or French Creoles, or by

Mohammedan tribal chiefs ; in Lat-

in America, it is led by petty-bour-

geois European-natives, and by In-

dian or semi-Indian "generals"

much like Chinese war lords. But
in all these places, the nationalist

parties, when triumphant, will al-

ways make a deal with the imper-

ialist power, becoming weapons to

be used against the proletarians,

who of course are the force that,

in case of a triumphant nationalist

revolution, has actually put. the

petty-bourgeoisie in power.

In the bourgeois press, it is a

far cry from a drunken Jewish

soldier in French uniform, starting

a race-riot in the city of Constant-

ine, to a Mendieta policeman in

Cuba cracking down on a sugar-

worker. But race, religion, and
uniform are secondary character-

istics of the identical mechanism

of exploitation and repression.

—JEAN MENDEZ.

Youth Defeat

F.D.R. Aides

of the Associated lies also in tie

lack of a functioning left wing

there. The big and immediate job

before all the militants is twofold:

on the one hand they must defeat

the demagogues, job-seekers, dis-

rupters and cliques who thrive on

trouble and who put their personal

interests above the interests of tie

union ; and' on the other hand they

must fuse so solid a front as to

teach the bosses that an end must

be put to the disgraceful chaos and

misery now prevailing in the indus-

try. Only a left wing can accom-

plish this task. It is tie need of

the hour. A real left wing in Pat-

erson today means a real left wing
in the U.T.W. tomorrow and tie

dawn of a new day for textile

workers.

—SILK WORKER.

Don't forget the Boat Bide

Saturday, August 18. Boat leaves

Pier 11, foot of Wall St. at 6 P.M.

BOUND VOLUMES OF THE
MILITANT

There are only a limited number
of Bound Volumes for the year

1933 on hand. They can be ob-

tained from Pioneer Publishers at

$1.50 post-paid. This holds for

any part of the United* States.

All letters, subscriptions, bun-
dle orders, donations and any
inquiries concerning or intended

for the NEW INTERNATIONAL
magazine, are to be addressed to:

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
STATION D, P.O. BOX 119

NEW YORK, K. t.

BROWNSVILLE COMRADES
ATTENTION!

The social affair, In connection
with the three volumes of the "His-

tory of the Russian Revolution"
scheduled to take place on August
18th in the headquarters of tie
Brownsville branch 1776 Pitkin
Ave. has been, postponed due to the
moonlight excursion which occurs
on the same date. Watch the Mili-

tant for announcement of new time
and place for the blowout.

(Continued from Pace 1)

Central Bureau. These included

proposals for social insurance,

against the militarization of the

youth, against the C.C.C., C.M.T.C,

Il.O.T.O. and transient camps.

A resolution on education was

introduced to the conference which

condemned education which had

any other than "scholarly ends";

against the domination of educa-

tion by -political groups, religious

groups or economic Interests". It

should be mentioned that the Na-

tional Secretary of the Y.C.L., Gil

Green and a representative of the

Xipse Is were members, together

with liberals, on the resolutions

committee. Education above class-

es!

The representative of the Spar-

tacus Youth League took issue with

this conception as Utopian and un-

desirous under a class system. An
N.S.L. delegate amended tie reso-

lution by cutting out this and other

sections. The objectionable section

was defeated.

Another dispute arose on the

resolution on war and Fascism.

Among the proposals made was one

calling for the support of the Sov-

iet Union peace proposal for gen-

eral disarmament. A sound basis

for united front of pacifists and

Stalinists! The Yipsels present

were silent on this point. The S.

Y. L. representative briefly ex-

plained the role of armaments to-

day ; In wars between imperialist

nations, against colonial peoples,

against the workers at home. To
ask the imperialists to disarm' is

to ask them to abdicate. Further,

the slogan of disarmament Is based

on the notion that the emancipation

of the working class is possible

without arms. His organization,

the S.Y.L. could not subscribe to

such a slogan. He introduced an
amendment: "Defend the Soviet

Union Against Imperialist At-

tacks." An N.S.L.er defended the

slogan of disarmament as a method
of exposing the capitalists who
talk in favor of disarmament but

refuse to disarm. The S.Y.L. am-
endment was defeated.

The organizations at the Confer-

ence agreed that they would fight

for the right of all youth groups to

be represented at the Congress.

Now that the Congress is out of

the hands of the Central Bureau for

Young America it is expected that

this will be done Immediately.

In the midst of a severe agrarian

crisis produced by the contraction

of the foreign market and the in-

capacity of the American workers

to purchase the necessities of life,

the American farmers are now
faced with the most destructive

drought in the 75 years during

which the Weather Bureau has

kept records.

While the drought, in which 27

million persons in 24 states are af-

fected, has caused a damage run-

ning In excess of 5 billion dollars,

the Roosevelt administration has so

far allocated only 165 million dol-

lars for relief purposes. This

amount is not only totally inade-

quate, considering the amount of

damage wrought, but is insufficient

to even feed the millions of people

affected.

As a result of the crops de-

srtoyed, thousands of farmers will

be thrown into bankruptcy. Almost

250,000 animals are killed daily for

lack of feed.

Agricultural experts maintain

that prompt action by the govern-

ment in shipping feed to drought

, areas and the removal of cattle to

other regions would have saved a

good proportion of the live stock.

This was not done, however, as

it would have interfered with Uie

government's agricultural program

to reduce "surplus" and boost

prices.

Prices Soaring

Prices of commodities are soaring

fn the meantime in expectation of

a shortage this winter. And Sec-

retary of Agriculture, Wallace, de-

clares that: "You can't have a

drought like this without an ad-

vance in prices. That is Inevitable.

There is nothing one can do aliout

things of this 3ort."

While conservative agricultural

economists claim that there is

enough food supply for domestic

requirements, the monopolists and

the government are busy spreading

scare stories of a food shortage in

order to increase prices. It is gen-

erally conceded that the greatest

damage was caused to feed for live

stock, which amounts to GO percent

of the total gross income of agri-

culture.

The Roosevelt administration's

handling of the drought situation

will not only fall to aid the reha-

bilitation of the destroyed areas,

but will only serve to further ac-

centuate the crisis which has

plagued the American farmer since

1920.

Causes of Crisis

We will here try to summarize
tie causes which have led to the

present crisis.

As a result of the World War,
European agricultural product ion

was reduced to approximately '2j%

of normal by 1018. This led to a

tremendous increase of American
agricultural production. The gross

income of American farmers which

amounted to $0,900,000,000 in 1913,

rose to $16,1)00,000,000 in 1910. Lund
prices took a tremendous upward

leap as the prices of farm products

soared to unheard of heights.

In order to finance this colossal

expansion, farmers mortgaged their

holdings to acquire additional ac-

reage. The mortgage debt increased

from $3,300,000,000 in 1910 to $7,-

900,000,000 in 1920. The Bureau of

Agricultural Economics estimates

that land prices were 70% above

normal during the war.

With the end of the war Europ-

ean agriculture began to regain its

place in the world market. The
huge mortgage burden of the Amer-

ican farmers accumulated at infla-

tion prices during the war and the

elimination of the European mark-

et, contributed to the financial cris-

is of 1929. Between 1920 and 1930

more than 450,000 owners lost their

farms and mortgage indebtedness

increased to over 10 billion dollars.

Tenancy increased by over 250,000.

Drop in Value of Farm Products

While the farm income for 1919

amounted to 15 billion dollars, it

fell to a little over 5 billion in

1932. At the same time the value

of property dropped from 78 billion

dollars to 44 billion. Taxes on the

other; hand increased over 150%
since tie war, while prices of farm

products were only 52% of their

pre-war level.

In the face of the contracting ex-

port and home market, production

continued to expand at an increas-

ing pace. American capitalism was
faced with the curse of plenty.

Cries of "overproduction" were
heard on alt sides while over 40

million people were forced to live

on charity and another few million

on the borderline.

The Roosevelt government, in

line with its "New Deal" program,

set up a plan for disposing of the

"surplus", which the workers
whose buying power iad been con-

stantly reduced by unemployment
and the NRA minlmums were un-

able to absorb at the artificially

inflated prices established by tie

government.

The program called for the aban-

donment of SO million acres of pro-

ductive land. This wholesale de-

struction of primary wealth was

subsidized by the government to the

tune of over 3 billion dollars.

At the same time the Public

Works program calls for the outlay

of more than 300 million dollars

for dams, irrigation, flood control,

and soil erosion reclamation—to

bring hundreds of thousands of new
acres into productivity.

Thus we get a classic example of

planning under capitalism! First,

a reward offered for not producing

—while at the same time spending

millions to increase productivity.

The logic behind it all being to

stabilize prices above the level de-

termined by world competition.

Now the drought has come to the

aid of the government and with one

fell swoop has accomplished the

objective of all its planning:

Tens of thousands of farmers'

crops have been destroyed (without

benefit of government subsidy )

.

Live stock slaughtered for lack

of feed and water.

Thousands of farmers thrown off

the land as a result of destroyed

crops; and failure to pay mortgage

indebtedness.

—WASSERMAN.

Newark Meeting

On Minneapolis

Newark, N. J., Aug. 13.—A meet-

ing on the Minneapolis strike was

held here today under the joint

auspices of the American Workers

Party and the Communist League.

The meeting was attended by

over 70 workers, most of whom re-

mained until the end of the ques-

tion and discussion period which

ended at 11:40.

The speakers, Rosenberg of the

A.W.I', and Kotz of the C.L.A., gave

an account of the conduct and
progress of the strike; an analysis

of the role of Gov. Olson and the

role of the C. P.

The Stalinists aniftheir sympa-

thizers present repeated the accu-

sations and criticisms made in the

Daily Worker against what it calls

the Trotsky ite leadership of local

574. They were treated to refuta-

tions made by direct quotations

from the union's paper, the Organ-

izer, and other literature. They
were not particularly pleased to

learn that even the capitalist press

in Minneapolis was aware of the

Stalinists' role and had printed' a

story pointing out that the "166

noble employers, Dan Tobin, and

the Communist Party are united In

their attacks on the leadership of

local 574". The story also contained

the information that "no one

seemed to like the poor leaders of

574 but the truck drivers."

The enthusiastic response to this

meeting v/as another testimonial

to the increasing recognition of the

League's intelligent and correct

trade union policy.

The Newark branch of the Com-
munist League is undertaking an
organizational drive and urges all

sympathizers and Militant readers

in Jersey to communicate their ad-

dresses to L. Nagy, 843 So. 19th St.,

Newark, N. J. An interesting ser-

ies of lectures and classes are being

prepared for the Fall. We urge our

sympathizers to cooperate. —J.K.

OPEN FORUM
COMMUNISM, SOCIALISM-

IS UNITY POSSIBLE?
Friday. August 34, at 8 P.M.

144 Second Avenue, N.Y.C.

QUESTIONS :: DISCUSSION
Admission Free

Auspices: Manhattan Branch
Communist League of America.

AN ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
The City Committee of the N. T.

Dfstrict wishes to thank Comrade
Ed Robbins for the donation of a
typewriter to the organization. We
appreciate comrade Bobbins' spirit.

Food Prices Rise

(Continued from Page 1)

If the number on your wrapper is

217
or smaller, your subscription to Tie
Militant eipired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at once and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot renew at

this tlm« let us know how soon you
cut.

anyone take undue alarm at his

"fighting" words.
"We do not contemplate strikes.

Not at all! We want to avoid

strikes

!

"We hold that the Interests of

the wage earners can be protected

only through! Government adminis-
tration of the NRA."
That is Green's message to the

workers who are underpaid and un-

derfed as never before in American
history, by the grace of God and
the NRA.
A cold winter threatens, and a

hard one for the workers of the
United States of America, richest

land under the sun. If prices are
high now, they must go still higher.

Workers who hunger, must now
starve. For the drought has com-
pleted the work begun by the NRA
farm administration in plowing un-
der corn, wheat and cotton. God"

himself came to the aid of the
Roosevelt-Wallace farm program
and food prices will rise, as high
as he contemplated, and higher.

But where, in any statement is-

sued by our beaming President

since the drought began, has there

been one word about a correspond-
ing rise in wages?

Where, Mister Green?
The upshot of the whole business

is, that under capitalism workers
must starve. If there is a surplus,

they must starve because of the

surplus. If there is a shortage they
must starve because of the short*

age. Bpt starve they must.
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MINNEAPOLIS DRIVERS VICTORIOUS
Green & Co.

Declare War
On Militants

Playing, as usual, squarely Into
the hands of the vigilantes, citizens'

alliances, American Legion thugs,

and otter avowed enemies of all

organized labor, William Green,
president of the American Federa-
tion of Labor, announces that he
plans a relentless and organized
war on the "reds" within the ranks.

The executive council of the Fed-
eration met In Atlantic City, Ig-

nored the burning issue facing Am-
erican labor—namely, whether It

must submit tamely to the violation

of the consfititionnl rights of work-
ers on strike, whether the activi-

ties of the strike-breaking organ-
izations are to continue without the
resistance of organised labor—but
did past* solemn resolutions, and a
three-point program, to fight its

own left-wing elements.

The Reactionary Program
The three-points of the program

ar« In part:

First: To call upon all subordi-
nate organized units to ferret out
the Communists within Its ranks
and to expel them from member-
ship.

Second : "We shall call upon the
proper governmental authorities to
protect trade unionists who seek to

comply with agreements made with
employers through collective bar-
gaining, against the attacks of
Communists who seek to compel
them through force, intimidation,

violence, to become identified) with
the Communist organization.'

Third!: "The Executive Council
will call upon the Department of

Labor to deport alien Communists
. . . who are deportable under the
Immigration statute."

Translate these three points on
the anti-Bed program, and they
mean. First: that Green will lend
his support to the California and
Minneapolis red-baiting program
of the employers, who also want to

rid labor of its "Communist" i.e.

militant, elements. Second, that the
cops will be called? in to support
trade-union bureaucrats in their

sell-outs of the workers, against the
revolt of the rank-and-file. Third,
that Green will support the Depart-
ment of Labor's strike-breaking de-
portation policy.

The situation becomes particular-
ly ominous when one bears in mind
that the next convention of the A.
F. of L. will be held shortly—Oc-
tober 3—in San Francisco, and
that handpicked delegates are more
than likely to railroad through the
anti-red program of the executive
council.

Fascist Bands Will Apptotc
Thui, on the scene where organ-

ized labor is most menaced by law-
less, quasi-Fascist) mobs, the insti-

gators of the lawlessness and ter-

ror will be able to point fo the ap-
proval of the American Federation
of Labor, of organized labor.

The bosses who broke the San
Francisco general strike by the use
of armed thugs, aided by police,

will be able to say : "We were only
making war on the Beds, just as
the A. F. of L. was forced to do."

Bill Green's rule is threatened.

Locals are in open rebellion, and
the seething discontent is beginning
to force its way into the ranks of

the top leadership. The war against
this rebellion will be masked as a
war against the "Beds'" (not even
the bosses are more adept than
Green &% drawing the red-herring
across the trail) but all the dissat-

isfied elements will be smashed he-
fore the war is over—if Green has
his way.

Minneapolis Shows the Way
The answer of the workers who

won the glorious battle of Minnea-
polis should be the answer of all

trade unionists to Bill Green's lat-

est pronunciamento. They refused
to be diverted by Tobin's and
Green's red-herring, and they con-
tinued under their own militant

leadership to win one of the most
significant victories In the history

of labor in the last 15 years.

Trade-union membership belongs

to all workers, regardJess of their

political affiliations and convictions,

who are willing to actively fight for

improvement of workers' conditions.

The most active members have been
the leftward moving members, who
are in revolt against Bill Green's

policy of betrayal.

And they are the ones Bill Green
Is seeking to expel.

Make no mistake about It, when
the anti-Bed drive gets into full

swing, all militant trade-union

leaders and members will be de-
clared "reds", and all militant

trade-union tactics condemned as

"originating in Moscow".

/r=

NEW DEA DEFENDS PROFIT
SYSTEM, SAYS SECRETARY
For such timid capitalists—if

such there be—who were seri-

ously concerned lest the New
Deal assail their sacred rights

to profit off th sweat and blood
of the workingman, Secretary
of Commerce Boper has issued

a soothing reassurance.

'"To the business man let me
say,'" he said in a radio ad-
dress, "that your government
and the masses o£ people resent
unthinking statements or subtle

suggestions that the profit mo-
tive in American life has been
or is to be abolished."

With recent disclosures to the
effect that milk companies have
been enjoying 3o0 p#r cent profit

while dairy farmers were beg-
ging for a government pittance,

with textile companies enjoying
370 per cent increase in profits

with General Motors showing a
10 per cent increase in profits,

and Dupont a 50 cents extra
dividend, the honorable secre-

tary's assurances would seem to

ba superfluous.

Nor do the .starving masses
need to be told that the profit

motive still rules. How strong-
ly it rules, ami how unscrupu-
lously, they will further discover
when the prices of food, and
other necessities of life, begin
to rocket this winter.

Japan Prepares

Seizure of Chinese

Eastern Railroad
The Soviet officials of the Chin-

ese Eastern Railway seized last

week are still being kept in prison

by the Manchnfeuoan authorities

who refuse to free them. Their re-

lease has been refused despite re-

peated protests on the part of So-

viet Russia, even threatening to

temporarily suspend all negotia-
tions for the sale of the road. Jap-
an, arrogant bully of the East, has
merely continued its incarceration

of the Line's officials, thereby hop-
ing to force the Soviet Union to

agree to their terms.

Following the seizure of Man-
churia by Japan, the latter's war-
lords, sensing the weakness of the
Workers' Republic, forcibly seized

control of the Chinese Eastern
Railway, which had formerly been
owned jointly by Soviet Russia and
China. Forced by the protestations
of the Soviets to relinquish part of

the control to the Bussian officials,

Japan has since then been attempt-

(Contluued on Page 4)

Labor Skates

Stall General

Textile Strike
The much heralded textile union

general strike threatens to join the

much heralded steel strike into a

siding.

Alreadiy the timorous, the treach-

erous, textile union leaders are
paving the way for the sell-out.

The special "strike committee",
headed by Francis J. Gorman, first

vice-president of the United Tex-
tile Workers, is hopeful that "Pres-

ident) Roosevelt or someone else

with real authority" will be able

to avert the walkout.
The President's sop to the de-

mands of the workers, in the form
of a reduction of hours from 40 to

36, is hailed* by Sidney Hillman,

president of the Amalgamated
Clothing Workers, as a "living

symbol of the NBA" {which it is)

and "a new approach to1 real eco-

nomic democracy".

Having thus prepared the work-
ers with these fine, militant slo-

gans for a battle to the death, the

finishing touches to the strike cam-
paign is supplied by William Green,

president of the A. F. of L.

Green has appointed a committee
to cooperate with the general strike

committee. Green's committee cam-
prises John L. Lewis, Matthew
Woll, Frank Morrison, and similar

fire-lighters, all calculated to damp-
en the most promising conflagra-

tion that might arise in union cir-

cles, and to put out all scattered

flames of revolt as well.

In a word, the leaders of the

textile union are not only stalling

ou the strike Issue, but such pre-

parations as they are making are

In the direction of strangling the

strike should it begin.

The only hope for the strike, If

it is called, is that the workers
themselves may rebel against such

obviously lukewarm leadership, and
demand a genuine rank-and-file

strike committee, responsible nei-

ther to Bill Green, nor to the NRA,
but representing the needs and de-

mands ol the workers in the textile

industry.

FOOD PRICES RISE 22 PERCENt

Coincident with the reports of in-

creased corporation profits and In-

creased unemployment (358,000 laid

off between June and July of this

year—Francis Perkins) come those

of rising food prices.

Food prices on July 31 reached
the highest point in 30 months, ac-

cording to the Bureau of Labor
Statistics. Where a worker paid

90 cents for food in April 1833, he
today has to pay $1.10, an increase

of 22 percent.

Local 574 Wins Right to Represent

Inside Men; Discrimination Barred

An Open Letter to the G P.

and S. P. on the United Front
To the Communist Party of the
United States

To the Socialist Party of the
United States

Dear Comrades:
You are now considering the es-

tablishment of ji united front of

common struggle for certain imme-
diate aims. Formally such a pro-

posal has been made by the Com-
munist Party to the Socialist Party,

and, naturally we urge its accept-

ance.

IE__is a fact well known to you
that we have consistently advocated
the united front of Communist and
Socialist organizations. (When oth-

ers rejected this idea we remained
steadfast In our conviction of Its

imperative necessity and Its feasi-

bility. Particularly in face of the
advancing Fascist menace in Eu-
rope and) its developing tendencies
also in hte United States did we
persist in our demand for a united

front of common action against the
class enemy. Our concern can be
only that of the needs of our class.

That is the only point of view which
has any meaning and1 from that

point of view the realization of the

united front will mean a vlctojy

for the working class.

It is not necessary (or us to re-

state here the pressing needs of the

united front of Communist and So-

cialist organizations ; -they have
been stated often enongh. But we
feel that it is necessary for us to

emphasize that the united front

must be genuine in its substance
and in its objectives. This would
mean first of all that it must In-

clude all Communist and Socialist

organizations ready to accept a pro-

gram of common struggle and ready

to collaborate loyally in carrying:

it into actual life. It would mean

the extension of its scope to em-
brace t*«ry live force In the laboi

movement, to embrace the trade

unions and the largest possible

mass of workers willing to cooper-

ate ; and It would mean also the
engaging in actions of a militant

character which will serve in the

greatest measure to defend the
rights of our class against the vic-

ious attacks of the common enemy.

In our opinion this cannot he ac-

complished by means of a non-ag-
gression pact which denies the free-

dom of criticism^ within the limits

of loyal collaboration in the united

front. We hold that the independ-

ence of organization of the partic-

ipants and this freedom of criticism

on a comradely basis is imperative

to give to the united front that

genuine dynamic character that Is

so essential for it to record a real

gain for the workfng class.

We do not presume to lay down
any conditions In advance for the

creation of a united front or for our
collaboration with the other organ-
izations In it. The conditions and
the objectives, we believe, can best

be worked out hy common consul-

tation of representatives of the var-

ious organizations. Therefore, we
declare ourselves ready to partici-

pate In such consultations; we de-

clare ourselves ready to collaborate

loyally with you and the other

workers' organizations in attaining

such alms that may be commonly
agreed upon iu a genuine united

front. We urge its speedy realisa-

tion and await your answer.
Fraternally yours,

National Committee
Communist League of America

ARNB SWABECK
Secretary

Agreement
Answers Lies

and Slanders
( Reprinted below are the terms

of the settlement adopted by the

membership
r

of 574 and agreed

to by the "169" employers. We
believe that this is the surest

way to answer ail lies and put

the _ cahimniiitors in their place.

—Ed.)

1. The strike and all strike ac-

tivities to be terminated at once.

2. AH employes now on strike

shall be reinstated ou the basis of

seniority , without discrimination.

3. Each employer who does not

at once reinstate all his employes

to their former positions, shall

within three (3) days after the

strike is terminated, prepare and
file with the Minneapolis-St. Paul
Regional Labor Board a preferen-

tial list. Stu-h employers shall place

on the preferential list the names
of employes on their payrolls as of

July Ifith, 193-1, and they shall en-

gage workers from this list in seni-

ority order, and ".'ill not hire or

maintain on their payrolls any
other employes (as defined in para-

graphs four (4) and five (5) here-

of] until this preferential list is

exhausted.

4. In the twenty-two (22) firms

known as the "market firms," the

provisions hereof shall cover Driv-

ers, Helpers, Platform Workers and

"Inside Workers." The term "In-

side Workers" shall mean all em-
ployes of these firms except Driv-

ers, Helpers, Platform Workers,

Office Workers and Salesmen. The
term "Salesman" shall mean any

employe who devotes at least sixty

per cent (60'/.) of his time to sell-

ing.

5. In the one hundred and forty-

four ( 144 ) firms other than the

"market Arms," the provisions

hereof shall cover only Drivers,

Helpers and Platform Workers di-

rectly engaged in loading or un-

loading trucks. In any plant where
there are Inside employes handling

merchandise who went out on

strike, they shall be returned to

their former positions, but they

shall not be eligible to vote in the

election as called for in paragraph

seven (7) hereof; unless all "In-

side Workers" in said plant or

plants be also entitled to vote,

6. No employer shall discrimin-

ate against any employe because of

Union membership.

7. Within ten (10) days after

the termination of the strike, an

election shall be held in each of

the one hundred and sixty-sis (166)

firms to determine representation Of

the employes in these firms (as de-

fined in paragraphs four (4) and
five (5) hereof). All employes so

defined whose names appear on the

payroll or list of employes as of

July 16, 1834, shall be ellgibl.' u
vote. The election shall be hy sec-

ret ballot and conducted under the

supervision of the Minneapolis-St.

Paul Regional Labor Board.

Representatives chosen by the

majority shall bargain for all said

employes eligible to vote.

Each employer shall deal with

such person persons, or organiza-

tion as the majority of his employ-

es (as defined in paragraphs four

(4) and five (5) hereof) shall se-

lect for purposes of collective bar-

gaining.

8. Bach firm agrees to pay for

a period of at least one year, not

less than fifty (50c) cents per hour

to Truck Drivers, and not less than

forty (40c) cents per hour to Help-

ers, Platform Workers and "Inside

Workers" as above defined'. These

hourly rates shall remain in effect

unless changed by agreement or ar-

bitration. If a dispute arises in any
individual firm regarding hourly

rates, which can not be settled by
negotiation, the dispute shall be

submitted to arbitration. The af-

fected employer shall within three

(3) days after the request is made
appoint two (2) representatives to

the Arbitration Board the employ-

es (as defined in paragraphs four

(4) and five (5) hereof) by major-

ity representation, within three

days after the request is made, shall

Jhe Strike Triumphant

(Continued on Page 4)

The stirring news of the victory of the Minneapolis strike will give
heart and hope to every class conscious and union conscious worker in
the United States. It comes as a beacon light on the dark sea of
defeats that have engulfed the labor unions in the second strike move-
ment under the NHA. The thrilling outcome of the battle will give
confidence to the doubting worker that labor need not lose and capital-
ism can be defeated. It will strengthen the convietion in the minds of
every revolutionist that the policies of consistent class struggle are the
i(.iily method of crowning the struggles of the working class with success.

But the working class has little time to rejoice. Bigger and fiercer
battles are ahead. It must forge its weapons and prepare. Let the
workers learn and assimilate the lessons of Minneapolis and tin>y will
have gained an Invaluable addition to the arsenal of class weapous
against capital. And Minneapolis is rich in lessons, .so rich that if but
a part of them are digested the proletariat will take a huge stride for-
ward.

With hardly an exception practically all of the major problems of
strike strategy were telescoped in the battle of 574. l^ck of space does
not permit us to deal with all of them, but to mention them in part:
maintaining a picket line to cope witrj scabs, feeding five thousand
strikers and their families, providing relief to the more destitute of the
workers, holding high the morale of the strikers for the long weeks of
the struggle, answering the lies, the calumnies and the slanders of the
boss press and radio, conducting negotiations with the employers and
federal arbitrators, gaining the support of workers in other unions,
combatting the police and the city officials.

These are the customary problems faced by the workers when they
rebel for better conditions. But the Minneapolis strike was complicated
with other and far more perplexing matters. From the very word go,
the strike was faced with u vehement "red" scare of the bosses kept
alive for its entire duration. This was joined in by the International
President of the Teamsters, Tobin, who declared the strike illegal at
the very outset. Then, to make contusion worse confounded, a farmer-
labor governor, having the confidence of tl»e overwhelming majority of
the workers, dealt some deadly blows at the strike while pretending
friendship. A backward rank-and-file, lighting mad, but steeped in all

the prejudices that the bosses had inculcated into them for years fin-
ishes the picture.

Any other leadership than the one in Minneapolis would have found-
ered on the rocks of this stupendous problem. This is not because of
the personal qualities or the integrity of the men, although that con-
tributed heavily, but rather because the tactics they pursued were Marx-
ian from beginning to end. They were thoroughly fused with the work-
ers in the ranks. They carried on their work in the trade union not
with the purpose of some sensational stunt. Building on organization,
leading it to victory and helping the workers learn from their own ex-
periences in the class struggle—that was their aim.

Previous issues of the Militant have commented on the military-
efficient organization of the strike apparatus. But it does not hurt to
repeat some of them, for. it was on this very thing that success was
founded. To enumerate: the picket line on wheels ready to move at a
moment's notice, in contact at every step with strike headquarters—the
commissary serving five thousand] strikers daily on the solid assumption
that an army travels on its belly—the Ladies Auxiliary giving the
women a direct interest in the struggle, making them an encouragement
and an aid instead of a drag on the strikers—the mobilization of the
unemployed for support—and finally the daily strike bulletin, which we
can safely say is one of the greatest contributions to strike strategy In
recent times. Here was a paper that inspired the strikers answered1

the lies of the boss press day in, day out, fanned their flagging enthusi-
asm, warned them of traps set by the bosses and and arbitrators, showed
the class lines of the struggle and performed a thousand: and one other
services. This was the nnshakeable foundation of the strike.

Yet all of this would have been wrecked by the "red" scare had the
union leaders not been prepared to meet it. In Frisco- the cry of "Com-
munist" tore a deep hole Into the strike front. In Minneapolis it was a
complete dud. The lenders faced1 the Issue squarely. They did not rush
into print denying the accusations. Nor did they shout their opinions
to the wide world. They explained to the men that this was part of
a plot of the bosses to evade the issues, sow confusion and division in
the ranks and thus smash the strike. The results are known. The
red-scare fell on deaf ears.

Quite as important, if not more so, was the role of Governor Olson.
With a cunning play of demagogy and harmless attacks on the employers
he established himself as the "friend"' of the strikers. So much so, that
when he called the troops onto the streets and declared martial law,
opinion was general among the drivers that It was done in their inter-
est. Pickets began to rely on Olson's soldiers. Knowing the class nature
of the state, the leaders saw how fatal such an attitude would be for
the strike. They were quick to act. The Organizer, at the risk of in-

curring the displeasure of the union men, pointed out the real purpose
Of the troops—to break the strike. But they did not confine themselves
to denunciation. Only experience would teach the slrikers. A test of

the right of picketing was decided upon. And then ... by raiding the
strike headquarters, imprisoning the leaders and the. best pickets, Olson
taught the strikers more about Olson than all the editorials in the world
could have done. A different opinion of the Governor or Minnesota and
the purpose of the state now pervades not. a few members of 574.

The union saw to it that the struggle against Olson be further pushed
by exerting the severest pressure on Olson's men, the conservative
leaders of the Central Labor Union. The biggest barrier to Olson's
game was the support of the drivers by the entire Minneapolis labor
movement. By adroit and skillful tactics the leaders of 574 forced the

heads of the C.L.U. to give their assistance to the drivers and not to

condemn them. When the union called upon the officials to declare a

general strike in answer to the raid on the headquarters, they resisted

but they were on the carpet. They brought pressure to bear on Olson
and he! released the strike leaders and restored the hall. While the

officials of the C. L. U. and the Minnesota State Federation of Labor
were successful in preventing a general strike, their answer was a

living demonstration to the workers of Minneapolis of the stuff these

'Headers" are made. A general strike is not an end in itself. It is a

means to an end. And the conservatives at the head of the Minneapolis

labor movement deprived 574 of this powerful means. The rank and
file wi!I draw the proper conclusions

!

In the gratifying conclusion of the battle there lie the features that
distinguish the Minneapolis strike from all others in recent times. For
the first time in years militants, indigenous to the industry, have entered
an A. F. of L. union; converted It from a craft to an industrial union;
built it up patiently and! quietly; prepared carefully and struck at the
proper moment ; combined organisation with militancy and political

wisdom, and emerged from a five week's strike against insuperable odds
with victory in their laps. And on top of all this, what is almost unpre-
cedented! in such strikes—«ot only is the union intact but the leadership
Is still in the hands of the genuine militants.

The example of the Minneapolis leadership will he an inspiration
everywhere

!

It can and will be repeated!

574 Acts in

Enforcement

of Settlement
Minneapolis, Aug. 22.—Triumph-

ant 574 is celebrating tonight.

The, Minneapolis drivers have
battled through five weeks of the
toughest strike struggle in recent
times and have emerged from It

with a victory that will warm the
hearts of (he militants from Maine
to California.

In the most significant duel In
years between reaction, the bosses,
the governor, the soldiers, the cops,
the press, the radio, the church, on"

the one side and the dauntless mil-
itancy of 574 supported by the Min-
neapolis working class on the other,
labor has won.

Oefealing a Mighty Foe
The enemy was powerful.

It flooded the press with a Nia-
gara of vituperation against the
union and its leaders.

It impressed its paid agent, Dan-
iel J. Tobin International Team-
sters President into service to de-
nounce the leadership as Commu-
nists.

It barked Into the radio day af-
ter day in a never-ending tirade
against the "Communists who want-
ed to overthrow established law and
order."

It murdered two unarmed work-
ers in cold blood and' did not even
make the pretense of apprehending
their assassins.

It raided the union headquar-
ters.

It imprisoned the leaders and the
best militants in a military stock-
ade.

It declared martial law, gave
free rein to the troops who strang-
led the picketing that had tied up
Minneapolis trucking tight as a
drum.
This Citizens Alliance wanted to

smash 574 and organized labor.
But though it was backed by
ail the gold of Wall Street, It has
cracked like an egg shell under the
fist of the truckers union.
The settlement, agreed to by the

union and proposed by P. A. Dona-
hue, who had been sent here from
Washington after the raw frame-
up by Haas and Dunnigan had been
exposed by the rank and file of
574, gives the union the most im-
portant of the demands for which
they fought.

Win On Major Issue

The paramount demand of the
strike—the recognition of the in-
side men in the market firms—-has
been granted the union.

All the strikers are to be restored
to their jobs without discrimination
and on the basis of seniority.
Although certain concessions

have been made, as in the wage
scale and on the elections to deter-
mine the right of the union to rep-
resent the drivers, nevertheless the
capitulation of the bosses on the
cardinal issues, made the union feel
strong enough to yield on these
questions.

Statement of Dunne
The statement of Vincent R.

Dunne, strike leader, summarize*
the position of the union on the set-
tlement :

"The action of the membership
tonight, in adopting the settlement
as recommended by the Strike Com-
mittee of 100, gives Local 574 sub-
stantially what it has fought and
bled for since the beginning of the
strike more than five weeks ago.
While the Union has accepted cer-
tain modifications of its original
demands, the settlement establishes
the basis for the unconditional re-
turn of all strikers without discrim-
ination, and leaves the right of
Local 574 to represent the inside
men in the market—the basic issue
in the strike—unchallenged. The
settlement differs in some respects
from the Haas-Dunnlgan plan whics
the union had adopted as a mini-
mum, hut it is so close to It in
fundamentals that the committee
felt justified in recommending its
acceptance, and the membership
by an almost unanimous vote en-
dorsed this recommendation.
"We consider as fundamental in

the settlement the fact that pre-
vious attempts to discriminate
against strikers and active pickets
in re-employment, is entirely eli-

(Conthiued on Face 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Protest Deporting

Of Bellussi

Attention Browder!

Albert Tustar, Holiness preacher

ol Sylvia N. C, to prove bis faith

in God; allowed h rattlesnake to

bite Mm. His arm swelled up, bis

tongue became so swollen tb&t Jt

filled bis mouth, be screamed witb

pain but be did no. die anu bin

tollowers held a Victory-Halle' uji

demonstration. For halt an li.mr

or more they prayed, danced, sang

and rolled on tbe ground led by 20

-saints". Looks like a perfect set-

up for a Stalinist united front.

• • *

"National Socialism"

The Nazi under- Secretary of Eco-

nomics, Posse, is reported by Time,

Aug. 8th, as stating that the work-

ers in Germany were caught by the

Nazis' "socialism" like 'flies on fly

paper". An apt comparison. Sec-

tion 7a of the NBA is another form

of "Tanglefoot"
• * *

Tbe Union Label

Workers are being gassed, shot

and bnyonetted on picket lines.

Strike headquarters and trade un-

ion headquarters are occupied by

National Guards. Fellow workers

In other trades show their solidar-

ity by sympathetic strikes and by

support on picket lines with their

striking brothers. Fascism threat-

ens to smash the labor movement

of the world. Never was there a

time when courageous and deter-

mined leadership was such a vital

matter to the American labor move-

ment as now. And—Green and the

Executive Council of the A. F. of

L. propose a campaign for—tbe

Union Label!
• «

"Splinters"

Lovestone refers to the "Trotsky-

lsts" as splinters from Communism.

If be and Brandler keep on whit-

tling down the "International Com-

munist Opposition" he won't have

enough left to even dignify with the

name "splinters".

• • •

"Deuces Wild"

Aristotle Caldis, Gitlow's third

deuce, finds that the Communist

League cannot be "divorced from

the interests of the counter-revolu-

tion" in a truly •brilliant" histor-

ical sketch In that penny-ante pot

which they call Labor Front. Aris-

totle should leave writing to Git-

low and spend his time "with

sleeves rolled up" threshing out

differences over tbe Talmud with

Harry waton who according to

Gitlow has "a very healthy view-

point."

• • •

Not Entirely . . .

In the thesis presented to and en-

dorsed by the 'National" Plenum

of the Lovestone group, note Is tak-

en of the "disintegration" of the

Trotskyists after which Lovestone

states in these words: "However,

we must frankly declare that the

ICO has not been immune from the

crisis pervading the labor move-

meat." Not quite, as the letter of

H. Zam shows. Writes Zam: "I

write this after hearing the report

of our international representative

that the Alsatian section of the

ICO, the C. P. of Alsace, has been

expelled. This was the strongest

section of the ICO after the Swed-

ish party which was similarly ex-

pelled some montba ago. The ex-

pulsion of the Alsatian section

marks one of the major steps In

the disintegration of the ICO. . . .

The ICO as an international factor

no longer exists." Lovestone's ad-

mission that they have not entirely

escaped the crisis must be accept-

ed as another example of that

"Irankness" for which he and the

C. P. O. have long been famous.

Silence on Union Square

We recently commented on the

ukase issued by the Stalinists here

that pienicing and talking must
cease on Union Square August 1st.

One of the "proletarian guards"

elected to enforce the decision

writes to the "D.W." "Although it

was in the Daily Worker on the

first page, August 1st urging the

comrades to pay attention to the

speakers, they were doing other-

wise. The separate meetings and

the conversations were worse than

before." We would suggest that a

joint statement signed by Browder
and) Father Divine be issued for

the nest meeting and printed "in

the Dally Worker first page." If

that doesn't silence the masses then

the only thing to do Is to expel them
from Union Square as counter-rev-

olutionary social-fascists. We must
have silence while the Tallentyres

and Divines speak. —BILL.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
Terming impending deportation

on September 1 of Antonio Bellus-

si, Italian anti-Fascist, a manifest

Injustice, a group of prominent

liberals today petitioned Secretary

of Labor Frances Perkins to rein-

vestgate Bellussijs case.

Bellussi, according to the peti-

tion, which accompanies a legal

memorandum prepared by the Pro-

visional Committee for Non-P»rtl-

san Labor Defense, was arrested

in Pennsylvania In March 1933, or-

dered deported to Italy, and kept

in jail nine months. Recently the

order of deportation was modified

to allow Bellussi's departure to a

country other than Italy. No visa

could be obtained from the coun-

tries approached, and Bellussi is

again in danger of being deported

to Fascist Itaiy.

Ills defenders fear that heavy

punishment awaits him If he is

sent back to his native land, be-

cause of his known anti-Fascist

views and activities.

Among the signers of the peti-

tion to Secretary Perkins are: Pro-

fessor Irwin Edman, Oswald Gar-

rison Villard, Babbi Israel Gold-

stein, Edmund Wilson, Maxwell S.

Stewart, Frieda Kirchwey, Profes-

sor Mark Van Doren, Professor

Frank Boas, James Rorty and Pro-

fessor Karl Llewellyn.

The petition sets forth that Bel-

lussi was arrested when he sought

to heckle a speaker at a meeting

of the Fascist Khaki Shirts. His

home was searched without war-

rant, in violation of bis constitu-

tional rights. Evidence was pro-

cured Indicating that he was a

member of the Communist Party of

America, presumably making his

deportation mandatory, when, as a

matter of fact, he had been expel-

led from the Communist Party five

years earlier.

On these grounds and others the

petition seeks to re-open the case.

Painters Strike Sags

In New York

Klan Rears Its Head in

Fort Wayne

Fort Wayne, Ind., Aug. 20.—The
menace of the American fascist

movement is becoming more evi-

dent every day. Various varieties

of fascism, all bearing a marked
resemblance of the original Ger-

man model, and all sporting an

ambitious "Der Fuehrer" or two,

are raising themselves and making

a bid for a mass following, and

more than that, heavy financial

support from the captains of indus-

try.

Such a movement Is presented in

the revival of the Klu KIux Klan

in Indiana. This American proto*

type of Hitlerism is engaged, like

the Silver Shirts, in an acrimonious

drive against Jews and radicals in

the best approved Nazi manner,

leaflets and literature is issued

denouncing -'International Jewery"

and warning citizens against vot-

ing for Jewish candidates for pub-

lic office.

Their most vicious vituperation

however, is directed against Com-
munists. All sorts of blood-curling

charges are brought against the

"International band of red crimin-

als who are trying to Russianize

America". "Communism will not

be tolerated" declare placards post-

ed by the K.K.K. But these would-

be Hitlers make one mistake: it is

fascism, not communism, that will

not be tolerated by the working

class.

Stirred by the wave of strikes

and the valuable, concrete work of

the Communist League of America,

particularly in Minneapolis, the

Friends of the Militant of Chicago

decided to raise additional funds

to Its previous contributions.

A meeting was called last week
and upon the suggestion of one of

our members, comrade Rose Cas-

ano a decision was made to have

an outing and to charge $1.00 per

person, which price should include

transportation by automobile, two

complete meals, entertainment, etc.

With the whole-hearted coopera-

tion of all members, some contrib-

uting machines, others helping In

preparing and serving the food, the

picnic was held last Sunday, Aug-
ust 5th at one of the Forest Pre-

serves, and the net result was a

complete success, both in a mater-

ial and ideological sense. Twenty-

flve dollars were netted, several

new contacts were made and in

general, the interest in tbe view-

points of the movement stimulated.

The success of this out of door

affair was due not only to the ac-

tivities of our own members, but

also to the splendid help we re-

ceived from outsiders who attended

the affair. —J. B.

Jast Off the Press!

Warand the4thInternational

Draft theses AJopteJ by the International Secretariat

of the International Communist League

TEN CENTS

PIONEER PUBLISHERS
84 East 10th Street New York City

The huge mass-meeting at Mecca
Temple on Monday night, August
20, called by the Brotherhood of

Painters District Council No. 9,

marked the beginning of the fourth

week of the general painters strike

In New York for the maintenance

of the«$9 wage scale and the seven

hour work day.

Rumors were in circulation he-

lore the meeting, that this would

be the conclusion of the strike;

that the D. C. bad It all fixed up
with the bosses and the occasion

would be taken merely as a formal

announcement of the fact. But as

it turned out, the series of confer-

ences held during the day with the

employers, in which every angle

and every conceivable point was
discussed, had not led to any agree-

ment, and the Master Painters As-

sociation were stubbornly holding

out for the eight-hour day.

Therefore, after sufficient ground

had been prepared and the strikers'

sentiment aroused to a high plteh,

a resolution was read and unani-

mously adopted by a rising vote,

that the Master Painters Assn. be

given a 48-hour ultimatum, to come
to terms or be damned ; that in ex-

piration of 48 hours the negotia-

tions will be broken off completely

and only individual employers

would be dealt with thereafter.

The reading of this seemingly

radical resolution, which was In-

troduced with a real gust of brav-

ado, was calculated to strike the

militant tone of the gathering, to

gull the gullible and to ennoble the

leaders. And this pilloried dema-

gogue Zausner, has not miscalcu-

lated. The meeting thereafter was,

though enthusiastic, most orderly

and quiet: not a single disruption

was hear<? throughout the speech-

making. The Stalinists, who had

split the union by refusing to co-

operate with the D.C. In the strike

were kept outside, as were all the

600 rank and file members of the

Stalinists' local No. 499, whose

charter had recently been revoked.

Every man had to show his mem-
bership book at the door. The cor-

rupt Zausner machine, together

with many invted guest politicians

and outside labor fakers, had full

control of tbe gathering.

Motley Crowd of Speakers

Amongst the speakers were a rep-

resentative of the Regional Labor

Board, Ben Golden, a sly cunning

politician who was introduced as

an "impartial observer", George

Meany from the Plumbers union,

who was bailed by Philip Zausner

as the coming State Secretary of

the American Federation of Labor.

Next came Louis Walkman of the

Socialist Party, and last but not

least Joseph B. Ryan, president of

the International Longshoremen's

Assn. and of the Central Trades

and Labor Council. He was intro-

duced by the chairman as the "gen-

eralissimo" of the trade union

movement, embracing more than

490,000 organized workers in New
York City.

All these "stars", with a score

of lesser lights, sat in a great

semi-circle on the stage, with Zaus-

ner rattling on most of the time

with an adroit volubility, saying

little, buti keeping the audience at

their ease, like a country hostess.

He talked interminably but failed

to touch the sore spots of the un-

ion—tbe excessive dues and taxes,

tha terror and intimidations, the

favoritism and gangsterism. Head-
dressed the painters in the audience

as "my boys".. Whenever he acci-

dentally came close to a tender

subject, he dexterously fled under

a cloud of words.

The other high priests were ap-

parently invited on the scene to

entertain the strikers ; entertain

them and keep them in good spir-

its with gross demagogy, rosy

promises and prophesies, funny an-

ecdotes, bombastic recitations, stuff

full of rhetoric and wind. Louis

Waldman, who was promised1 as

the spice, the delicacy of the pro-

gram, lived up to this promise, by

delectably introducing the "class

nature" of the strike into the con-

servative chorus, much to the ela-

tion of the audience.

Gradually, as the speeches drag-

ged on, the congregation became

more and more restless and tired

from the hot air delivered for them

from the platform. The applause

diminished. The leaders, sensing

that they had sowed wind, and if

they did not want to reap whirl-

wind, they might as well end it

right there. At ten o'clock the

melange of painters were on the

streets.

The strike is going on as usual.

Very little picketing is being done.

Many of the painters who had

worked before the strike are back

at the jobs, as more than 200 In-

dependent bosses have aigned up.

The strikers are becoming more de-

moralized' and tired of registering

twice a day at their local unions.

Those who work are scheming for

ways and means to shirt the 60

cent a day work tax imposed on

tbem by Zausner. The member-

ship does not seem to care what
the outcome of the strike will be.

Many, of the painters are clinging

to the union simply to see what
the hell is coming next.

The terrorism and aluggings, so

familiar in the early days ot the

strike, have considerably abated.

The disciplinary force, or strong-

arm-men* (also called—strike com-
mittees, election committees etc.)

:

mercenaries largely recruited from
tbe underworld, are not so much
in evidence. This coterie of beasts

as devoid of principle as their hir-

ers are laying low for lack of

funds and work, since the Stalin-

ists have scabbed on tbem by iso-

lating ail the militant elements

from tbe battlefront, who would

have given any trouble to the cor-

rupt officialdom.

While the opportunities for the

settlement of the strike Is propi-

tious at the present time, the un-

ion leaders seem to evade the ac-

tual step, because a slow, peaceful

and dragged-out strike means a

good source of income for them.

The strikers In their part, despite

their demoralization, are becoming

somewhat incensed at tbe stalling

of their leaders in securing a set-

tlement.

There are times when patience

ceases to be a virtue, and the time

is approaching in the painters un-

ion, when the strikers' patience will

be exhausted. The painters are

getting fed up on Zausner's lies,

his petty cheats, his miserable de-

ceptions, his double dealings, and
everything that goes to constitute

a clique that is full of shyster

tricks.

But Zausner and his creatures

will not cease terrorizing and bull-

dozing the painters; certainly not

until the rank and file wakes up
and takes matters into its own
hands.
—MEMBER OF BROTHERHOOD

N.y. Truckers Strike

Looms

Molders

Move
in Unity

St. Louis.—A movement towards

a merger between the International

Molders Union of North America

and the Brotherhood of Foundry

Employees is now on foot and will

probably go into effect at the

twenty-eighth convention of the I.

M.U. to be held in Chicago on Au-

gust 13. At the time of writing

we have no report of the conven-

tion. This is an Important step

forward, one which has been forced

on the leadership by the rank and

file of both organizations.

Stevenson, Vice-President of the

I.SI.U., is reported to have said

that little or no opposition Is ex-

pected from the delegates on tbe

merger quettson. The only opposi-

tion which Is anticipated will come

from Dannenberg, head of the B.F.

B., who is ready for the amalgama-

tion or anything else so long as he

Is able to preserve his pie-card.

Then there is the old-line leader-

ship of the A. F. of L. who of course

view any move towards the indus-

trial union as a threat to the "es-

tablished order" of hamstringing

the workers in the outworn or ob-

solete craft union.

Bureaucrat Wants Pie-Card

All the negotiations with Dan-

nenberg revolved around the ques-

tion of the number of fat-salaried1

positions wbich will be allowed in

the new organization. Dannen-

berg's position, however, is in the

main a hopeless struggle and the

convention will make short shrift

of him. Aa for the A. F. ot L.,

Stevenson is reported to have said

that If withdrawing from it Is the

only way to achieve this unification

then withdrawal will take place.

Stevenson, who was on a nation-

al tour, told of shop conditions

around the country and especially

those in the south as being so ter-

rible as to defy description. In the

south, the Negro workers are very

enthusiastic about the organiza-

tion. Hopes aroused by the organ-

ization have already inspired the

terribly exploited workers, mostly

Negro, of one of the large southern

shops to go on a courageous and

militant strike for the betterment

of their conditions. Negroes, in

other parts of the country particu-

larly around East St. Louis are

also flocking to the banner of tbe

union.

The NBA code, setting a flat rate

for sections of the foundry indus-

try, making no discrimination be-

tween skilled, semi-skilled and un-

skilled workers has led to ridicu-

lous wage scales. In many shops

skilled and unskilled are paid the

same wage and in one plant it is

reported that where laborers re-

ceive 32 cents an hour the molders

receive only 30 cents an hour.

In addition to this, machinery

has to a large extent obliterated

the difference between skilled and

unskilled labor. On one type of

mold five workers are employed,

supopsedly one "molder" and five

"laborers". The most experienced

eye watching the operation would

be unable to say which was the

"molder" and which the "laborer".

To continue, to maintain craft lines

under such conditions Is foolish and

suicidal.

The memhership ot the I.M.U. is

for the most part old and conserva-

tive. The amalgamation will fuse

Into the new union new and young

blood, younger in years as well as

organization. The militants in the

I.M.U. will receive from the new
membership the support they need

to go ahead with a program that

will make the foundry bosses sit

up and take notice. The brutally

exploited foundry workers will

have in their hands a weapon for

obtaining lower- hours, better con-

ditions and a higher standard of

living. That weapon is the Indus-

trial union. —G. M.

On the heels of the settlement ot

the Drivers strike in Minneapolis

comes the news of an impending

battle in the same industry in New
York.
The present agreement of Local

807 expires on September 1. Tak-

ing this occasion to present their

grievances tbe truckers' union has

sent a letter to the Master Truck-

men's Bureau (bosses association)

demanding that in drawing up a

list of rates now being submitted

to tbe NRA, the five dollar reduc-

tion which they voluntarily took

In January 1933, be restored to

them.

The union argues that they took

the wage cut "to aid the Industry"

but they now feel that conditions

have Improved sufficiently to war-

rant a restoration of the- wage lev-

el prior to the decrease. They fur-

ther state that Federal reports

show a rise in the cost ot living of

about 27% since last year while

the return ot the $5 will only

amount to'an Increase of 13%.

The Master Truckmen's Bureau,

acting for the United States Truck-

ing Corporation, in a letter to the

union flatly refuses to grant this

demand. In doing so they bring

forth the traditional fake argu-

ments of the bosses; competition,

distorted figures on the rise of the

cost of living, a boast of the "ex-

cellent" wages now paid, a threat

that the granting of the demand
would mean loss of customers and

therefor of Jobs, and a plea for

"loyalty".

To this stubborn, profit-mad at-

titude of the bosses the union has

but one possible reply—strike. Tbe
Minneapolis workers had a trying

experience, prior to their walkout,

in trying to bring the bosses to

terms at the round table of discus-

sions. 574 found out that they were

strongest in negotiations when the

economic might of the workers was
solidly behind them. Local 807 will

make the same discovery, if they

'. have not already done so.

Pockctbook Workers

Oust Wolinsky

The long over-due resignation ot

Ossip (Wolinsky was finally accept-

ed at a packed membership meet-

ing of 1,300 Pooketbook Workers

held at Stuyvesant Casino on Aug-

ust 16.

The resignation of the notorious

"legal adviser", Wolinsky had been

accepted by the Joint Council of

Pocketbook workers a few weeks

ago. On July 21 Wolinsky'b gang

broke up a meeting not permitting

a vote on the resignation.

After tbe recording secretary had

read the report of the Joint Coun-

cil, one of Wollnsky's lickspittles,

the anarchist Wlsotsky, appealed to

the chair saying that Wollnsky's

resignation could not be discussed

by the membership since the resig-

nation had_ been sent to the press

and not to the members.

This was a maneuver and a test

to feel out the sentiment of the

membership.

Demonstration Against Wolinsky

The chairman, a former Wolin-

sky supporter, ruled against the

appeal and put the question to a

vote. He was sustained and the

announcement of the results 826 as

against 534 brought a stormy dem-

onstration from the workers which

lasted more than ten minutes.

Two speakers for and two against

the; resignation were then given

the floor by the chairman. The

Wolinsky supporters made no at-

tempt to speak but rather to shout

and yell so as to break up the meet-

ing before a vote could be taken.

Their trick tailed.

A thunder of "yeas" arose from

the great mass of the workers In

the viva voce vote on the question.

The chairman announced the re-

signation accepted and adjourned

the meeting.

The Wolinsky patriots, however,

remained in the hall continuing the

meeting. Wolinsky himself took

the floor, calling on his lieutenants

to refuse to pay dues and to in-

stitute a regime of expulsions and

slugging.

Wolinsky wants to force himself

on the workers, in a reign of ter-

ror, as the Hitler of the pocketbook

makers union. The militants in

the entire trade union movement

must answer the challenge by com-

ing to the aid of the pocketbook

workers In the present crisis.

A Program of Action

What Is to be done?
First, a new agreement should

immediately be negotiated and the

workers mobilized for a battle.

Second, shop meetings should be

held at once and all chairmen and'

committee men supporting Wolin-

sky removed.

There must be no delay in exe-

cuting thiB program. The season

is rapidly approaching its end.

Without an agreement and with an

internal flght in its ranks the dan-

ger is great that the union will

receive a smashing blow if prompt

action is not t.-tken.

Present Leaders Not Trustworthy

The same workers who oppose

Wolinsky have no confidence in the

present administration, Stein, Gold-

man, Lubllner, Wise and others. It

would be fatal to entrust the nego-

tiations to them. - They are respon-

Hathaway Slurs

Mpls. Strike

A large audience attended a meet-

ing on Friday, August 10 at Irving

Plaza. They were there to learn

the "Lessons of Minneapolis"

through the medium of Clarence

Hathaway, editor of the Daily

Worker.
Having failed to learn anything

from the Minneapolis strike him-

self, Hathaway was therefore un-

able to impart anything of impor-

tance to the workers. It is true

he spoke for one and one half hours

on the "sell-out", the "wrong pol-

icy", the "collaboration of tbe

Trotskyists with Olson", etc., etc.,

ad nanscum—a long series of dis-

tortions, misstatements, outright

lies, provocative slanders.

Model Strike

Here is a strike that stands out

as a model for the working class.

Fighting against great odds, all of

the state forces lined up against

it, Local 574 Is putting up as mili-

tant a struggle as has ever been

witnessed in labor history. The ef-

ficiency of the strike apparatus, the

strike committee of 100, the strike

headquarters, the preparations for

relief, the strike hospital, the daily

strike newspaper, the loud speaker

bulletins over Station 574, the dis-

cipline and fighting courage of the

workers, the solidarity of workers

with the leaders—these are some of

the facts of the Minneapolis strike

which are unique in American la-

bor history and will serve as les-

sons to the working class in future

struggles.

But Hathaway could not find one

word of praise or make one con-

structive! criticism for this magni-

ficent battle.

Only written questions were per-

mitted and the chairman was free

to choose those to be answered. A
protest from the floor arose. One
worker stated to the chairman that

he had recently returned from
Minneapolis, that he had several

copies or the Organizer, the strike

paper, which contained direct re-

futation of statements made by

Hathaway and requested the floor

to read them. The request was re-

fused.

Provocative Slander

A little later Hathaway resorted

to a vile, provocative trick to ar-

ouse the workers to a pitch of vio-

lence (shades of Madison Square

Garden). Said Hathaway: "The
Trotskyists organized squads to

beat up the Communists who distri-

buted leaflets." Unable to restrain

himself the worker who had pre-

viously attempted to get the floor

shouted; "That's a He! I was there

and you weren't." A cry of "throw
him out" arose from many throats.

A contingent of strong arm guys
started to converge on the worker

and there would have been violence

but for the order from jHathaway
that he would handle the question.

Then came a shock.

A written challenge for a debate

on the lessons of the Minneapolis

strike by the Communist League
was read. As a member of the C.

B.C., Hathaway accepted this chal-

lenge—on one proviso; that the de-

bate be held first in Minneapolis.

Mr. Hathaway, we will debate

you Jn Minneapolis, New York, any-

where. We call your bluff. Put
up or shut up! Our committee
stands ready to meet yours and
make nraugements.
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sible for Wolinsk/'s return to the
union. Moreover, they have worked
hand in glove with the employers
for years, double crossing the work-
ers whenever it was nifceasary to

gain their own ends.

A few weeks ago this same
"Anti-Woinsky" committee called

a meeting in the Band School
where the speakers were the very
men, Klelnman, Lubllner, Wise,
etc., who engineered Wolinsky's re-

turn. Just as at union meetings
they refused to give the floor to

rank-and-file workers. The work-
ers left the meeting Jn disgust.

Is it any wonder that the Wol-
insky gang received 534 votes at

the union meeting?
This "Anti-Wollnsky" committee

Issued not a single statement clar-

ifying the situation and their posi-
tion. The same goes for the Stal-

inist "rank and file committee"
which made no flght against the
"Fraternal Club" administration
with whom they are In a united
front. The Stalinists will yet have
to give an accounting ot themselves
and an explanation of all their

monstrous blunders in the Wolin-
sky affair.

—POCKETBOOK WORKER.

ORDBB A BUNDLE OF HO*
TANTS-HDNB CENT PBB OOPT.

The Pre-Revolutionary Situation

In France

With unprecedented siK'cd the

crisis in France has sharpened the

class snuggle to the point where a

growing and unbridgeable rift is

clearly visible between the bour-

geoisie and the working class. The
coup d'etat by which the reaction-

ary pre-fascist government of Dou-
mergue achieved power in Febru-

ary was so evidently a blow at

bourgeois parliamentary democracy
and so clearly the planned work of

fascist forces, tintt it. set in motion

a molecular process of change

among the masses. The workers

and toilers realized that the Dou-
mergue Bonapartist regime, a po-

lice-military regime, was merely ft

bridge to aid tbe fascist forces of

extreme reaction to come to power.

Under this frightful threat, having

In mind' the lessons of Germany
and Austria, the masses moved left-

wards, turning their backs on those

who advocated the more obvious

forms of class collaboration and
exerting tremendous pressure on

thtj bureaucracies of the working

class parties and organizations for

unity. The result was the splitting

of every party without exception,

from the outright bourgeois demo-

cratic radical socialists, and the

social democrats to the centrist

Stalinist party, the C. F. Despite

the desires of the bureaucracies of

the two centrist parties, the S. D.

and tbe C. P., the workers in these

parties forced the acceptance of the

united front to defend the proletar-

iat against the fascist menace.
• > *

Socialists and the United Front

At the Toulouse congress of the

S.P., its -titular leader Blum still

defended Frossard, who had be-

trayed his party in parliament by

helping to oust the Daladier gov-

ernment in favor of the Doumergue
government of "national concen-

tration", and attacked the "left"

wing, Pivert and Zyromskij advo-

cates of the united front. So swift-

ly have events moved since Tou-

louse that only recently the dele-

gates at the meeting of the Nation-

al Council of the S. P. voted 3,471

against 306 in favor of the united

front with the C. P. Blum was

now forced to attack Frossard who
attempted to scare the bureaucracy

with the dire consequence of los-

ing their parliamentary posts in the

coming October elections.
• » »

Significance of the United Front

The united front thus achieved

Is only a beginning so far as a real

defense against fascist attack on

the working class is concerned. The
bureaucracies of both parties are

acting to limit and bridle the nec-

essary action of the masses, to con-

fine the united front to "agree-

ments" at the top. But it is nec-

essary to broaden this unity to in-

clude all workers' organizations,

and above all it is necessary to ac-

complish the task, through the un-

ited front, of creating a drilled

workers' guard, to arm the work-

ers to meet the drilled
1 and armed

forces of the fascists. There is

also the task of beating back fas-

cism by wresting state power from

its aid, the Doumergue government,

which can only be done by prepar-

ing now for a general strike.

Despite the meagre achievement

thus far, -we welcome the united

front even\ in Its limited prelimin-

ary form, particularly because of

the mood of the French masses for

unity is reflected through it. Each
step correctly taken for the de-

fense of the workers means also

the quickening of the tempo of the

struggle and the speeding up of the

efforts of reaction. There is ample
evidence for Ibis in the reception

by the French bourgeois press of

the news of the united front. Thus
the vote of the S. P. leads the or-

gan of big Industry, La Jotirnee In-

dustrielle, to say, "The Sunday
event leads us but to one simple

conclusion : the necessity to reor-

ganize more and more actively the

forces resisting the social revolu-

tion." Le Temps, that semi- official

organ which Jaures called "tbe

bourgeoisie turned newspaper",

writes : "The hour is aproachlng

when there will be in France but

two opposed political conceptions

:

the national and democratic (read

fascist i ) conception and the inter-

national and dictatorial conception.

What is at stake in this conflict is

nothing less than the nation and
liberty. We will have* to decide

definitely and forever between the

idealism of the French Revolution

and the Revolution (read proletar-

ian revolution) pure and simple.

Marxism on ope side, Anti-Marxism
on the other. It is no longer a

question of a dilemma involving a
theoretical and Ideological opposi-

tion (read the puerile parliamen-

tary opposition of social democra-
cy ) , but a real opposition which
corresponds to the antagonism of

irreconcilable conceptions, partly

organized (read armed) and ready
for action." Thus the bourgeoisie,

having taken alarm, gives us warn-
ing that the time is short, that al-

ready the two irreconcilable forces

in capitalist society have crystal-

lized out, that the dual power will

have to be resolved by the test of

armed action. It is now that the

French proletariat will have to

learn anew the lessons of the Com-
mune.

—JACK WEBEB.
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QUESTION BOX
GERALD DAVIS, Philadelphia—(Continued from

last week)—Point 3. The Stalinist argument that
they formed the T.U.U.L. In order to organize the
unorganized runs about as follows: There are about
40 million workers In the U. S. of whom only about
4 million are In the A. F. of L. Do you think that
we are going to organize the other 36 million and
turn them over to the A. F. of L. reactionaries?

This reasoning, at first sight unassailable, is false.

As Lozovsky s quotation, given last week shows, it

Is precisely upon the basis of this revolutionary

mass, over whom the revolutionaries will have the

decisive influence because the left wing wiil have or-

ganized them, that the Communists can capture the

trade unions. Furthermore the Stalinists admit by
this contention that they lack confidence in their

ability to combat the reactionary union bureaucracy,
that they are afraid of them. How can such people
have confidence in their ability to light the powerful
American imperialists if they are stopped by a much
weaker adversary

Point 4. If the T.U.U.L. was formed primarily to

organize the unorganized, one would have to assume
that, prior to the inception of this trade union center,

the C- P. either did not stand for the organization of

the unorganized or had no policy for accomplishing
it either within the framework of the existing organ-
izations. Neither Is the case and the .contention falls

on this point alone.

For proof we will dig up the ghost of Wm. Z.

Foster, the most authoritative of the C. P. leaders

on the trade union question

:

"A most important question for T.U.E.L. militants

to understand in order to carry thiough successfully

our work of organizing the unorganized Is our rela-

tionship to the A. F. of L. and Independent Unions.

Our goal must be to build mass labor organizations

of the workers, and to bring or maintain these unions
in affiliation with the general labor movement, the

American Federation of Labor. . . The two evils we
have to guard against are oi: the one side, the devil

of dual unionism, and on the other, the dogma of

unity with the old trade unions 'at any price*.

"In the industries where there are no A. F. of L.

unions our course is clear. We must form new un-

ions and bring them into affiliation with the broad
labor movement as quickly as practicability permits.

Or if there be independent unions in such industries

we must give them our active support and work for

their affiliation to the A. F. of L. . .

"In Industries where there are A F. of L. unions,

but where these unions are so weak and decrepit,

with corrupt leadership, hidebound agreements, etc.,

that it is impossible to stimulate them into the nec-

essary activity to mobilize the mass militant organ-
ization campaigns or to defend their interests in

strikes arising therefrom, our problem Is more com-
plicated. There the advantage of affiliation may
easily be outweighed by the disadvantages. Such
situations raise the question of Independent unionism
In its most intricate form. In spite of our most ur-

gent desire for unity with the general labor move-
ment, we will often, under these circumstances, be

compelled to form independent unions.

"But wherever we form such new unions, whether
because there are no A. F. of L. unions in the field

or because those that may exist are absolutely de-

crepit, we must from the outset follow a program for

the affiliation of these unions to the A. F. of L. We
must be keenly on our guard not to get Into a dual

union position, by declaring against the A. F. of L.

In principle .or by permitting an open warfare to

develop against it. Experience teaches us that dual

unionism means sectarianism, isolation from the

broad labor movement, and eventually disintegration.

One of the outstanding contributions of the Commu-
nist International and the Bed international of Labor
Unions to the American labor movement Is their cat-

egoric condemnation of dual unionism." (Wm. Z.

Foster, "Organize the Unorganized", pp. 13 and' 14,

published In 1926.)

You will find the same position advanced in Fos-

ter's "Strike Strategy" and in his "Misleaders of

Labor".

It Is obvious from the) material which has been

presented that all the reasons which the Stalinists

give for having formed the T.U.U.L. are merely ap-

ologies for an untenable position.

t •

TEXTILE WORKER, Fall River.—Since you are

unable to supply details it Is Impossible to state why
your boas Is "losing" money despite the fact that

he has increased speed and cut your wages. The
following may help you determine what has taken
place. It Is to be understood that, for simplicity,

abstraction is made from all those factors which
enter into the capitalist mode of production, but

which would only complicate but not change any-

thing which follows.

In computing profits the capitalists deduct from
the selling price of their product, In addition to the

amount advanced for wages, raw and auxiliary ma-
terials, and overhead a value for wear, tear, and
depreciation of his Axed capital (machinery, build-

lugs, etc.). Hlow much should this latter be? In the

final analysis the market Itself over a period of time

determines how much of the fixed capital Is socially

necessary and therefore how much is really trans-

ferred to the value of the commodities produced.

The capitalist, however, deducts from his selling

price an amount estimated on what he thinks is the

value of his TOTAL fixed capital, regardless of whe-
ther his plant Is operating at full capacity, or during

a crisis, at partial capacity.

Let us suppose a corporation with two plants of

equal size operating at full capacity and making a

profit of $1,000,000 on each plant- Assume further

in computing this profit the capitalist has correctly

estfmated the wear and tear etc. on bis plant as $1,-

000,000 a year. With one plant completely shut

down, and assuming for the moment no change In

prices or wages, the profit from the plant which is

operated is still a million dollars, but, since the

books will probably show a loss due to wear and tear

etc. on the idle plant of a million dollars, the capi«

talist's records will show that he made no profit that

year. Where there is only one plant operating at

part capacity the case is similar to this.

The capitalist might just as well have lost the

million in a gambling house and then entered it in

his books, which would then show the same results.

In addition to the above there are cases where,

despite this method of bookkeeping, a profit Is shown,
but the particular owner or owners of the plant take

an immediate financial loss. Suppose a capitalist

starts a plant with $500,000 of his own and $600,000

of borrowed money for which he has guaranteed to

pay, 5% or $25,000 a year. If, with a Deduced capa-

city there is shown only a profit of $20,000, he must
dig up $5,000 from his own capital in order to pay
the Interest. The same might apply if he had a high

fixed rent to pay which at times was larger than the

profit shown. In these cases of the Interest and the

rent, however, what is the loss of one capitalist is

the gain of another. A case In point is the railroads

which In 1933 earned about $385,000,000 but paid out

in interest on bonds $525,000,000.

In actuality one does not find examples as simple

as are used here; a combination of alt these factors

pins changes In prices, wages, rate of exploitation,

etc. Intermingling simultaneously.

A C:apttall»t Mo»tlftl«n UMder the Heel of Wall Street

Our great liberal press never
tires of rebuking us Communists
for our "narrow-mindedness" and
"unscientific" spirit. We present,
In their opinion a one sided picture
of the complex organism of modern
society. We are too much involved,

they state, In the "dogmas" of the
class struggle, and so fall to see
the other factors of our civilization,

equally, if not more Important, than
the class struggle. In contrast,

their own writings, dispassionately
take Into consideration all the com-
plex factors of our civilization and
point out the "good" features as
well as the "bad" ones.

We too are anxious to be scienti-

fic and broad-minded. Learning In

their press, that by concerning our-
selves with the class straggle, we
have grown provincial and have
lost touch with the mysteries of
modern life, we determined to con-
tinue our "interrupted" scientific

studies. We hunted through our
Hies for a subject, which was suit-

able for scientific analysis and
which presented at the same time
an essential feature of modern life.

At last we found an absolutely
Ideal subject : Suicide. Suicide

!

What study could be more dispas-

sionate, more objective, more re-

moved from the class struggle, so
as to guarantee the proper histori-

cal perspective and to guarantee
its scientific validity.

We embarked on our scientific

researches In deadly earnest, be-

ginning with the study of Suicide

by Ruth Sbottle Cavan. Here is a
book which is modern, has been
highly praised by the experts, and
is published by a great cultural in-

stitution, the University of Chicago
Press. Nothing more could be de-

sired.

Chicago: A "Normal" City

We began by reading through ac-

counts of suicide in Rome and
Greece and the South Sea Islands

etc., suddenly we came upon an ac-

count of the suicide record of Chi-

cago since the war. Chicago has a
•medium" rate of suicide, it Is a
large urban center, has a mixture
of all sorts ofl nationalities, races,

etc., all of which makes it an ideal

city for our purposes, as It is "nor-

mal" in every sense of the word,

so rar as suicide is concerned. We
learned that Chicago has four sui-

cide areas: "the 'Loop' . . , and its

periphery of cheap hotels for men
and sooty flats over stores, 2) the

Lower North Side, . . . which has
a shifting population of unattached
men and an equally shifting popu-
lation of young men and' women in

the rooming house area, 3} the

North Side linking the loop on the

North . . . and the ,West Madison
area, with its womanless street of

flophouses, missions, cheap restau-

rants and hundreds of men who
drift in aimless, bleary-eyed' aban-

don.'*

Having progressed this far with

our investigations, we don't mind
confessing we were becoming

slightly annojed. Flophouses, Mis-

sions . . . these were the very things

We were attempting to escape, the

very things against which our lib-

erals had warned us. We decided

we had better skip all about con-

ditions In the urban centers and
tackle the "case histories" After

all, our psychologists assure us,

suicide Is a "psychological" prob-

lem and therefore it is perfectly

proper to study the individual cases

involved. Most of these case his-

tories are taken from the Coroner

of Cook County or from the United

Charity Records. (We just mention
this to assure our readers of the

"objectivity" of the documents
quoted.

)

A Typical "Case History"

First, we learned that one George

Rowsk, a Pole born in Austria,

killed himself at the age of 45. He
was a carpenter who came to Chi-

cago in 1905 and continued working

in his trade until about 1911 at

which time he lost his Job. Since

then he continually was forced to

appeal to the charities. At this

time, he was perfectly normal and
sane. After he and his wife and
children "lived" on charity for

about ten years, he began develop-

ing melancholia, manic depressive

insanity, dementia praecox and a

"fixation"; and so overburdened

wita all these riches, on June 1824,

Mr. Rowsk decided to call It a day

and hanged1 himself in the city of

Chicago.

After finishing taking notes of

this and other case histories, we
grew very, very worried. If to

forged the class struggle was our

purpose, we might just as well not

have wasted our time on this book

at all. Slightly discouraged, we
tore up our notes and decided to

make a fresh start. This time we
weren't taking any chances. We
consulted a prominent social work-

er, who advised us to read a book

by J. M. Williams entitled "The
Human Aspects of Unemployment
and Relief." The book has been
published in 1933 and so we at

least felt safe we wouldn't come
across Rome or Greece or the South

Sea Islands, We also learned that

Mr. Williams is a Ph.D. and that

his book is published by another

great educational Institution, this

time of the South, the University

of South Carolina. Without fur-

ther ado, we looked up the pages

in the index, dealing with Suicide.

The Class Struggle Again
Dr. Williams seems to be one of

those "on the one hand we must
admit, on the other hand we must
confess" variety of writers. Still,

, plowing through the verbiage,
the facts bare a startling resem-
blance to those in Cavan's book.
"The hardships of the depression
have driven fathers and mothers to
suicide." "The suicide rate ia New
York has risen since 1929. .

." We
read of Jlmmle Capasso, one of
the best pupils of his class, was
forced to leave school at IB, out for
months looking for work, couldn't
find a job; his morale was shat-
tered. One day, he went down the
cellar of his house, and shot him-
self in the heart with his father's
pistol.

This time we were genuinely
frightened. Maybe Williams was
one of those professors on the Brain
Trust. Hastily we turned to the be-
ginning of the book and found to
our great chagrin the opening sent-
ence a quotation of the Greek phil-

osopher, Plato, "Any city, however
small, Is in fact divided into two,
one of the city of the poor, the
other of the rich." These two cities

are "at war with' one another".

That was all we wanted. That
will be a lesson for us, anyhow, to

start reading books from the begin-

ning In the future and not some-
where In the middle or the end.
For all we know to the contrary,
Williams may be a radical. Imag-
ine writing a "scientific" work,
with the aid of a man like that.

Looking *or "Solid" Stuff

Our notes were all in the waste
basket and a good day wasted.
What to do now? Give it up? We
decided we would make one more
stab at it, but we washed our hands
clean of all professors and educa-
tional Institutions. Now we were
going to pursue with the realists,

the business men, the people who
don't let their feelings run away
with them.

We took up the annual studies of

suicide, covering the country as n
whole, In the Spectator—a business

paper of Insurance. The studies

are written by Frederick L. Hoff-

man, one of the world's most fa-

mous statisticians and, to further

guarantee the "objectivity", con-

sulting statistician of the Pruden-
tial Insurance Company. Writing
in the early part of 1929, Mr. Hoff-

man finds the suicide rate for 100
cities to be 12.3 per 100,000 in 1920

and a leap way up to 17.0 per 100,-

000 in 1928. Here we had eight

solid years of prosperity and sui-

cide was increasing at an enormous
rate, what could be the meaning
of this?

"The Increase in rate Is difficult

to understand In view of the gen-
erally favorable industrial and bus-

iness conditions . .
" states Mr.

Hoffman. Maybe love-affairs had
something to do with the rise? No!
Mr. Hoffman warns us "It is easy

to draw false conclusions from the

prevailing prosperity, which after

all may be much more apparent

than real in countless individual

cases where the struggle for exist-

ence falls with crushing weight

upon persons unable to cope with
circumstances beyond their con-

trol."
'

In a book that Hoffman wrote

on Suicide Problems he reproduces

a chart published by Bradstreets.

We are not going to quote it here.

You can look it up for yourself if

you are interested. But this chart

shows with a mathematical regu-

larity, that the years when business

bankruptcies increase and business

indices fall, when it becomes hard,

to find a job and make a living;

in these years suicides increase

rapidly and in the years when
bankruptcies decrease, and business

conditions ease up, the suicide re-

cord decreases. That is why in

1929 and '30, '31, '32, '33, taking

the country as a whole, the suicide

record has been Increasing steadily

every year, because the struggle

for existence has become so bitter

and so hard that life becomes too

unbearable for many unemployed

workers, professionals, etc Writing

In 1932, Mr. Hoffman says: "A re-

view of our homicide and suicide

records leads to no other conclu-

sion than that the cheapest com-

modity in the United States at the

present time is human life." Mr.

HofTman realizes It is an important

problem because "even the life in-

surance companies are becoming

alarmed at the losses sustained

through voluntary self-destruction,

which now cut quite a figure In

their annual claim payments."

We are not particularly con-

cerned1 about the Life Insurance

Companies, but we realize by this

time that suicide Is no more "dis-

tinct" from the system of capital-

ism thin the class struggle itself

and that the decrease in the suici-

dal rate will never be accomplished

by "scientific reforms" but only by

eliminating the miseries of modern

life to thousands of unemployed

men and women. This will only

be accomplished1 by destroying the

robber system of .capitalism and

replacing it with a workers and

farmers government, which will

create real equality of opportunity

of life by building Socialism.

—BUBKT COCHRANE.
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Imperialism
The American Imperialist Colos-

sus looks southward on a domain
several times the size of its own
soil. In the Carribean, in Central
and South America live approxi-
mately ninety million people, divid-

ed by the boundaries of close to

twenty countries, by rjacial differ-

ences which reach back, in some
cases, to an undeterminable anti-

quity, upon which have been Im-
posed the feudal and capitalist na-

tional, cultural and religious mores
of Spain, Portugal, Germany,
France and now the United States

and Japan.
In their vast majority they have

come within the orbit and under the
heel of imperialist capitalism : Am-
erican, British, German, French,
Japanese, Portugese. The,- process
of extracting profit from the Ilmft-

less resources and natural wealth
of this great area has condemned
millions to unimaginable poverty,

disease, peonage, serfdom, physical

and spiritual deformation and to

suffering which they bear like the
omnipresent and indispensable bur-

ro.

The problem of their emancipa-
tion is an extremely, complicated
one. Once the beacon light of the
Communist International under the

leadership of Lenin and Trotsky
could have pointed the road to

freedom, from degradation and ab-

ysmal" poverty, to a better life,

fruitful and rich like the lands

they inhabit. But that light has
been put out by the treacherous

wreckers of the revolutionary move-
ment, the Stalinists. Of the Fourth
International only a mere handful

know anything although their num-
ber is growing and they are situat-

ed in the decisive cities and sinking

roots in the proletariat. The vast

majority of this tremendous popu-

lation ' knows, as yet, only its own
suffering and hatred for its imper-

ialist and native capitalist oppres-

sors.

Stake of American Imperialism

The penetration of imperialism,

the merciless work of the crisis

which imperialism unloads on the

people's backs and the ever sharp-

ening competition for the Latin

American market, always at the

expense of the native population,

have combined to produce a situa-

tion hi Latin America which is full

of explosive possibilities. The stake

of American imperialism Is im-

mense. Its investments run into

billions, it will fight tooth and
nail id preserve these investments

and the condition on which they

can be profitable, the ousting of its

imperialist rivals and the poverty

of the people.

The uuestion of the Latin Ameri-
can revolution; is therefore one of

the major and fundamental prob-
lems of the American proletarian
revolution. The workers of the Unit-
ed States cannot emancipate them-
selves without at the same time
striking the chains of wage slavery
and feudalism from their Latin
Amercan brothers. On the other
hand the Latin American workers,
as the Cuban revolution has dem-
onstrated, in striking at their Am-
erican imperialist oppressors to

emancipate themselves from the
yoke of slavery, are striking at the
enemy of the American workers.

Clear Answer Needed
Revolutionary working class or-

ganizations and organizations
which claim to be revolutionary
must work out and give clear theor-
etical answers to the complicated
problems of the Latin American
revolution, and the relation of the
American to the Latin American
revolution. Certainly the parties
of the Fourth International will not
be able to lead the workers to vic-

tory unless they can pose and solve
these problems in Marxian terms,
in theory and action.

Today the problem Is concretized
by two situations ; the Cuban revo-
lution and the war in the Gran
Chaco.

In Cuba the working class Is pos-
ing the questions of the fight

against imperialism and the entire
system of capitalist exploitation

with great strikes and demonstra-
tions that have thus far, because
of the absence of a revolutionary
proletarian party standing on the
ground of Marxism and rooted In

the masses, fallen short of the pro-

letarian revolution.

In the Gran Chaco British and
American imperialism through the
bodies of the Paraguayan and Bol-
ivian soldiers have come to grips
over oil wells and fields and outlets

to the sea. So intense Is the greed
of these blood-sucking giants that
populations of two and four mil-

lions have been forced to put arm-
ies of thirty, forty, fifty, sixty thou-
sand men and more In the field to

tight a battle out of which, as it is

conducted, they stand to win only
a possible change of masters. Both
belligerent countries are approach-
ing a state of exhaustion and social

explosions are indicated. Once
again war and, possibly revolution,

will pose all questions with the
maximum,- sharpness and demand
unequivocal answers from those
who are and profess to be revolu-

tionists.

—JOHN COATES.
San Luis Potosi, Mexico, Aug. 15.

WORLD OF LABOR

THE NEXT STEP
To date the question of the nec-

essity for a new communist Interna-

tional has been recognized and
openly voiced at two international

conferences. Four groups, the In-

dependent Socialist Party of Holl-

and (O.S.P.), the Socialist Work
ers Party of Germany (S.A.P.), the

Revolutionary Socialist Party of

Holland (which shortly after joined

the X-C.L.) and the League of In-

ternational Communists united on

a common declaration, the "Neces-

sity and Principles of a New In-

ternational". At the same confer-

ence another group, namely the S.

A.P., the O.S.P. the British I.L.P.

and the Norwegian Labor Party

and several other less important or-

ganizations adopted a joint resolu-

tion on "the necessity of the regen-

eration of the International work-

ing class movement".

At the youth conference held in

Lille in February 1932 a resolution

was adopted on the necessity for a

new international youth organiza-

tion as well as a new international

organization and responsibility for

its "creation" and "crystallization"

accepted. While few organization-

al consequences flowed from the

"declaration of the Four" in Au-

gust 1933, the "Bureau of Revolu-

tionary Youth Organizations" with

a permanent International Secre-

tariat resulted from the Youth Con-

ference. It was no accident that

the youth organizations of both

parties, the I.L.P. and the N.L.P.

which subscribed only to the unan-

imously adopted resolution at the

Paris conference and opposed the

creation of a new international, did

not take part in the work of the

International Bureau of the Revo-

lutionary Youth Organizations.

A Progressive Mission

The Plenary session of the Bur-

eau to be held in August must draw
the consequences oE the Lille reso-

lution on "The work for the crys-

tallization of a new International

organization". There is one way
to realize tliese tasks. The declar-

ation of the four organizations at

Paris has to date not led to any
extension of common activity be-

tween the four organizations. The
International Bureau of Revolution-

ary Youth Organizations will fulfill

a great progressive mission if it

subscribes to the Declaration on the

Necessity and the Principles of a

new International", and calls upon
the organizations which have al-

ready signed the declaration, to

organize common activity on the

basis of this declaration and Is It-

self drawn into this work.
There is nothing unusual and

nothing especially new in this step.

The assistance given to the build-

ing of the C. I. by the International

revolutionary youth In the war,

later the Y.C.I, is well known. And
in later World Congresses of the

C.I. there was hardly a commission
of importance to which a represen-

tstive of the Y.C.I, was not dele-

gated.

Deep Ferment In Youth Movement
The Internatloral Bureau of Rev-

olutionary Youth Organizations has
no grounds—on the excuse of the

Ideological backwardness of the in-

ternational youth movement— to

shrink from such a step. A deep-

going oppositional current in sever-

al important national organizations

of the Socialist Youth Internation-

al is noticeable even today. In

Spain a large section of the So-

cialist Youth League has already

split and united with the Bolshevik

Leninist Youth of Spain. At the

National Congress of the Socialist

Youth of Spain the question of in-

ternational affiliation was placed

before the entire organization and
only, 103 representatives out of a

possible 779 pronounced themselves

for remaining any longer in the

Socialist Youth International and

the 2nd International. 76 voted for

the creation of a Fourth Interna-

tional and 800 abstained from vot-

ing.

French Youth for New International

Even deeper is the "ferment In

the Socialist youth organization In

France where the lefts, who advo-

cate the creation of a new Com-
munist international and a new
youth international, have won an
overwhelming majority in certain

districts (e.g. the Seine district)

and have temporarily come into

open conflict with the bureaucracy.

There are similar deveopments In

Belgium and in the United States.

If the International Bureau of

Revolutionary Youth Organizations

is not to be left straggling behind

the march of events but on the

contrary will play the role it should

play, that of pointing out the road

to the vanguard of the internation-

al proletarian youth, then it must

adopt as its own the declaration of

the four accepted in August 1933.

Should It fall to do so It will be

in danger of becoming an obstacle

in the path of history instead of a

progressive and history-making fac-

tor.

—WALTER HELD
(Member of the International

Secretariat of the Bureau of

Revolutionary Youth Organ-
izations)

BOUND VOLUMES OF THE
MILITANT

There are only a limited number

of Bound Volumes for the year

1933 on hand. They can be ob-

tained from Pioneer Publishers at

$1.50 post-paid. This holds for

any part of the United1 States.

SPAIN
In answer to a C. P. Youth call for a united front,

the S. P. youth replied that the Alianza Obrera, or

united front committees now operating in a large

part of the country, was a true united front and
asked the C. P. youth why they did not join them?

Subsequently Largo Caballero, left-centrist Social-

ist leader and at present president of the party, made
a speech in which he said that a united front as pro-

posed by the C. P., without a concrete basis or given

alms, and postulating a kind of vague fusion, was
bound to fail ; whereas the proper alternative was
the Alianza Obrera. This was the first speech made
by Largo Caballero for some months. When last

heard from he was agitating for an immediate revo-

lutionary stand, but has since been silenced by the

reformists, who are engaging in under-cover deals

with the republicans. Rank-and-flle pressure for

some open stand on the united front Issue provided

a good "out" for Largo Caballero, In this case ; but
actually the S. P. has been accepting the Alianza
Obrera in word, littt doing nothing much about it In

deed, and wherever possible, quietly sabotaging it

by inaction.

The significance of the S. P. youth answer is this,

that our comrades have maintained and are main-
taining close contact with S. P. youth members and
leaders, many of whom are deeply influenced' by the

League position. The S. P. Youth is the most active

section of the S. P., and Is at present wholly com-
mitted to a Communist position on every point, but
wavers on the question of which International.

• * •

CHINA
The government terror has dealt some heavy

blows to the Chinese Bolshevik-Leninists. After the

unification conference of the four left opposition

groups in July 1931, seven members of the Executive
Committee were arrested and imprisoned. It will

also be recalled that in September 1932 Chen Diu
Hsui and ten members of the Shanghai District Com-
mittee were condemned to long terms. Chen Is still

alive but in poor health. Thanks to his prestige and
to the intervention of several bourgeois admirers he
is not subjected to the same treatment as the Other
political prisoners. His release, however, depends en-
tirely upon international action.

The present organization is composed of 5 sections:

Shanghai (60 members), Honkong-Canton (100),
Pekin. (40). Tsingtao-Tsinan (70), Foochow In Fu-
fcien province (20) and several other scattered

groups. This makes a total of 300 members, 90% of

whom are active. With the exception of Pekin,
which is composed of intellectuals, the majority are
proletarians. In Tsingtao there is a strong percen-

tage oB soldiers and several peasants. Two illegal

organs are published- The Spark in Pekin and the
Vanguard in Shanghai. A translation of "The Soviet
Union and the Fourth International" byl comrade
Trotsky was recently made.

• * •

ARGENTINA
The following note was received from one of our

groups in Argentina, the "Tribune Leninists" and"

transmitted to us by the International Secretariat of

the League of International Gommunists.
"The Congress of he Young Socialists was held

In May and although confused, took a definite stand
against the nationalist attitude of the social-demo-
cracy and adopted resolutions which indicate that
the socialist youth are evolving towards Communism.
The Federation of Young Socialists has 140 groups
and a total of 7,000 members. Several days later,

On the 26th, the regular biennial congress of the

Socialist Party was held at Santa Fe where two
currents clashed, a Marxist and an avowedly nation-
alist wing. In one of the contests, the right received

10,000 votes and the Left 4,000. Several days after
this congress the Executive Committee of the S. P.

dissolved the Socialist Youth Conference and asked
for and obtained, In part, the expulsion of the left

socialist leaders.

"The Stalinists, despite an enormous loss of pres-

tige, succeeded In deriving some gain from the situ-

ation by their usual methods but with absolutely no
results to date. Our comrades of the Tribuna Len-
inists have attempted1 to give an orientation to the
young socialists towards our organization as is dem-
onstrated in their growing influence in that sphere.

They state that in a meeting called for the purpose
of pressing1 the Left leaders to a clear position our
comrades were invited for the express purpose of

offering their contribution to the discussion."
» * »

COSTA BICAN BANANA WORKERS STAIKE
The workers oil the extensive plantations of the

United Fruit Company are striking against semi-
slavery conditions and starvation wages. This prom-
ises to be the greatest labor struggle In Costa Rica
for many years and recalls to mind the great planta-

tion strike in the same company's Colombian planta-

tions in 1926.

All evidences point to the probability of violent

clashes between the strikers and the armed forces,

especially if reports of the existence of an armed
workers "militia" of 400 men in the plantation area,

are true. August 17th (Friday) and the days im-

mediately following will witness the first real test

of strength when the company attempts to cut the

fruit for loading on ships due then. Many of the
strikers are foreign born workers, from other Car-
Ibean counties—both Spanish and English speaking.

The plantation workers' strike Is led by the Com-
munist Party, which, although of recent formation,

is very Influential, publishes a regular weekly paper,

and functions legally, enjoying considerable prestige

in the tabor unions of the whole country. It is in-

teresting to note that the C. P. of Costa Rica has

the unique distinction of having increased In mem-
bership and influence, while most of the other sec-

tions of the C. I. are more or less definitely on the

downgrade, organizationally as well as politically.

In the recent elections, two Communist deputies were
elected out of a Chamber of thirty, in addition to

several aldermen in the capital and other towns.

The Costa Rican labor movement ns now in line

for Its lirst great test. Upon the success of the Costa
Rican banana workers, depends in great part, the

future of the whole labor movement in Central Am-
erica for many years to come.

• • *

NEW STRIKE WAVE RISING IN> CUBA
The Post Office and Telegraph workers of Havana

have been on- strike since August 10th and workers
of other government departments are preparing to

join the movement. This together with the sharp
conflict between Batista and the ABC, is creating a

new political crisis !n tha Cuban capital. True to

its idiotic antics, the Cuban Stalinists issued a man-
ifesto calling on the workers to support an insurrec-

tion for the establishment of Soviet rule on August
14th. The Stalinist bombast fell flat and nothing

serious occurred. Once more, the need for the build-

ing a real revolutionary party of the Cuban prole-

tariat is made, apparent, as the Stalinists repeat

their demonstrations of bankruptcy, stupidity and
betrayal. It is our duty to aid our Cuban section,

the Bolshevik Leninist Party in this, in its period

of financial crisis. Branches and comrades holding

collection lists for this campaign should make special

efforts to have them fill out and' sent in to the Na-

tional Office as soon as possible.



Profits of Large

Corporations Rise;

Greed Unsatiated
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20MillionLive onCrumbs
On Government Relief

The reports of industrial corpor-

ation profits for tbe first six months

of this year reveal an enormous

increase over the returns for the

same period of 1933. These In-

creases, in some eases of gigantic

importance, have taken place de-

spite the fact that the accompany-

ing figures of unemployment in the

manufacturing industries have

shown only slight improvement.

Corporation profits for the first

eii months of this year show a

total increase of 220 percent over

the same six month period1 of 1933.

This brought the annual-rate of re-

turn (on the basis of. all stock is-

sued—water, hide, and hair) up

from 1.7 perceut profit for 1933 to

5.7 percent for 1934. These figures

are derived from a study of the

report of 250 leading Industrial

corporations representing a capita!

worth of almost 10 biilion dollars.

Were public utility companies and

railroads included the results would

undoubtedly show even more profits

for the bosses.

Low Textile Wages Make
Enormous Profits

This enormous spurt was aided

considerably by the results of the

"nine dollar and eleven dollar a

week" textile industry that showed

a 370 percent increase in profit over

that made during the first six

months last year. A direct link can

be drawn between this enormous

increase in proSt, the speed-up and

stretch-out systems, and the pres-

ent talk of a general strike In the

industry.

The General Motors Company,

another company which was threat-

ened with a strike and with which

the NRA board was so liberal,

shows an increase of 44.8 percent

in profits. General Motors, al-

though not showing so large an in-

crease in profit, continued to head

the list in annual rate of return.

This, close to a billion dollar com-

bine, showed a return on its stock

of 16 percent as compared to only

a paltry 11.2 percent profit last

year. To celebrate this in the good

old-fashioned way, the company re-

cently declared an extra dividend

of 50 cents a share for common
stock.

Interesting too, in view of the

recent militant strike at the Toledo

plant of the Electric-Auto-Lite

Company, are the reported returns

for the automobile accessory indus-

tries As compared to a deficit of

7.4 percent in 1933, they now show

a profit of 15.2 percent. This prof-

Approximately five million rami-

:

lies, or some 20,000,000 people, are

receiving relief through the Feder-

al government's] various relief ag-

encies, according to official figures,

quoted in a recent editorial in the

Nation.

This does not include, the Nation

points out, the millions receiving

local relief* the flophouse refugees,

the poorhouse inmates, the recipi-

ents of chicory, cornmeal and rot-

ten potatoes, distributed by the

county and community guardians

of the poor, it does not include the

thousands upon thousands depend-

ent upon private charity, or the

wearied pity of friends and rela-

tives.

At the Bottom of tlie Heap
Nor does it include, one might

add, the thousands upon thousands

who need aid, but get none, the

Philadelphia "squatters" braving

police guns and flames to get to a

olazing pyre of tainted prunes ; the

suicides that mount daily, the "mal-

nutrition" cases, the thousands who
are permitted to die literally of

starvation.

Moreover, the Nation points out,

the number on relief increases

daily, and the number needing re-

lief increases still more. In New
iork City, there were 77,000 more
families on relief in June, 1934,

than in June of the previous year.

At the same time, the sums avail-

able for relief are dwindling. These
sums were at all times pitifully in-

adequate. About $00,000,000 is

spent each mouth by the combined

federal, state, and' county agencies.

Divided among 20,000,000 people,

this would make available the aver-

age of $3 a month per person.

But this figure is misleading. Ac-

tually the government is not nearly

so generous. One must deduct from
the $60,000,000 available the cost

of administration, and1

of dirty graft

and politics. One will have to de-

duct further the needs of the 2,000,-

000 farm families to be added to

relief roils as the result of the

drought. And one must further re-

member that the 20,000,000 peopie

include only those on federal relief

rolls.

NEVER
FORGET

On this basis, it is doubtful whe-

ther $1 a month per person, or $5

a month per family, is available

through the combined agencies of

the federal, state and local relief.

Some on relief get more, of course;

others get much less.

These people on relief are of no

use to the capitalist rulers of the

United States, to the real rulers,

the industrial and banking mag-

nates, who pull the strings of the

puppets nominally la charge. These

people on relief can buy nothing,

nor are they needed for profit-mak-

ing production.

They stand, an unasslmilable

and ever increasing portion of the

population, outside of the social

structure as at present eonstitued.

What to do with them is admitted-

ly a problem too great for any cap-

italist regime to meet. Bourgeois

statesmen and economists divide

into two classes on the subject—

those who would starve them to

death slowly, and others, more
merciful, who want them to die in

a hurry.

The Tories Protest at the Pittance

The latter class, the Tory class.

On August 22, 1927, seven years

ago, Sacco and Vanzetti, the shoe

worker and the humble fish ped-

dler, were murdered in cold blood

by the State of Massachusetts.

Sinc9 then the working class of

the world has had sad occasion to

mourn many, many such victims,

perished in fascist internment

camps, tortured to death by sadistic

executioners. Sacco and Vanzetti,

at least died to better purpose.

Their death was an inspiration

to the workers all over the world.

They died as symbols of the class

struggle, with a united working

class battling rigorously, if in vain,

on their behalf. Their death was
the occasion for great rallying dem-

onstrations in every corner of the

globe. The great, tearing cry that

arose when the news was flashed of

their execution, caused the most

powerful established rulers to trem-

ble.

An Irresistible Tide

For a while it seemed, indeed, as

if governments would topple and'

tyrannies be overthrown forever,

Young Spartacans Fight

Pacifism at Congress

is beginning to gamble about the ">rou
ft

h the la**** *™» ** the
6 " executioners electric switch. So

high cost of relief, and the conse-

quent mounting of taxes.

They resent the fact that these

millions of useless poor continue to

burden the political and economic

system, that outcries of the starv-

ing continue to intrude upon their

profit-making plans.

The Tory chieftain. Attorney Gen-

eral Wickersham, wants to deprive

them of their right to vote, lest

they make themselves heard at the

polls.

All are agreed on shooting them

down when they become too voci-

ferous, in public demonstrations, on

the picket lines.

For all in the bourgeois camp are

joined' in one great fear—that the

pauperized millions may propose

their own solution, that they may
refuse to starve at the behest of

their rulers, that they may organ-

ize to take matters in their own
hands—for the operation of indus-

try for the benefit of the people, of

all the people.

The Terms of the

Settlement

(Continued from Page 1)

appoint two (2) representatives to

it "would have been much higher,, tne Arbitration Board, and these

tour (4) shall select a fifth mem-
ber to act as Impartial Chairman.
The hours and overtime rates

provided by the respective codes

shall apply. In figuring overtime,

it shall be based) on rate of wage
covered by this agreement.

If within five (5) days the two
parties cannot agree upon a mutu-
ally acceptable Impartial Chair-
man, the Minneapolis-St. Paul Re-
gional Labor Board will appoint a

person to serve in this capacity.

Arbitration shall commence with-

in two (2) days after the appoint-

ment of the Impartial Chairman
when any firm and its employes (as

defined in paragraphs four {4) and
Ave (5) hereof), or their duly ac-

credited, representatives cannot
agree on minimum hourly rates;

and in that event, the results of

such arbitration shall be retroac-

tive to the date that arbitration is

requested.

The award of the Arbitration

Board shall be final and binding

and shall remain in full force and
effect until August 22, 1935.

It is understood that the mini-

mum wages herein specified do not

apply to boys temporarily employed
on small package delivery trucks,

and they shall not be submitted to

arbitration.

It is further understood that no
wage rales in excess of the mini-

mums above specified, will be re-

duced.

0. A consent decree covering the

foregoing provisions and binding
upon employers and their employes
(as defined in paragraphs four (4)

and five (5) hereof) or their rep-

resentatives, shall be made and en-

tered' by the Minneapolis-St. Paul
Regional Labor Board. It shall

supersede the order made by said

Board on May 31, 1934, and shall

have the approval and consent of

the National Labor Relations Board
and of the United States Depart-

ment of Labor.

10. Wherever the Minneapolis-

St. Paul Regional Labor Board is

referred to herein, ft is understood
and agreed that the terms hereof

shall apply with equal force

and effect to any board succeeding

the said. Minneapolis-St. Paul Re-
gional Labor Board.

11. Any dispute arising out of

the interpretation of this order

shall be referred to the Minneapo-
lis-St. Paul Regional Labor Board
for decision. If either party ob-

jects to this decision, it shall be

referred to the National Labor
Board for final decision.

but the companies were required to

contribute more to the tax fund—
for the purchase of tear and vomii

gas.

Gunpowder Turns to Profits

The E. I. du Pont de Nemoars

Company, makers of gunpowder,,

tear gas, and dynamite, profited by

the war scare and strike wave to

the tune of 12 million dollars in

the second quarter of 1934 as com-

pared to 9 million for the second

quarter of 1933, showing earnings

even surpassing those of the XL S.

Steel Corporation, which makes the

steel jackets surrounding the du

Pont gunpowder in the cartridge

shells used against the workers.

The profit shown is one that has

been sustained ever since the in-

troduction of the "new deal" and

certainly Indicates a new deal for

the bosses, although one could hard-

ly say the same for the workers.

Separate reports by quarter years

are available for 201 of the com-

panies in the tabulation and show

combined net profits of 98 million

dollars in the first quarter of this

year and 144 million dollars in the

second quarter. Last year, the same

companies had a net deficit of 19

million dollars in the first quarter,

and a net profit of 85 million dol-

lars in the second.

Despite this sharp upturn, and

despite the return of 5.7 percent on

the watered stock, and In the face

of the continued unemployment,

mass misery and starvation, the

National City Bank complains

:

"that the rate of return on invested

capital is still relatively low" (as

compared1 to the 18 percent profit

for the 1919-1929 period) and calls

for increased wage cuts to "take

industry out of the red".

OPEN FORUM
"How Should Communists Work

In A. F. of L. Unions?*'

Speaker: SILVIA BLEECKER
Friday, Aug. 31, 8 P.M.

at 144 Second Avenue, N.Y.C.

Auspices : Downtown Branch

Communist League of America

CELEBRATE 19th ANNIVERSARY
INTERNATIONAL YOUTH DAY

with the

Spartacus Youth League.

Come to the

SOCIAL AND DANCE
Saturday, Sept. 1, at 8 P.M.

144 Second Aye, N.Y.C.

ADMISSION 15c
• • •

And to the

MASS MEETING
Speakers:

JOSEPH CARTER
SAM GORDON

and Comrades from Newark,
New Haven and Phiadelphla
Chairman: M. Garrett

Sunday Sept. 3, at 8 PJtf.

144 Second Ave, N.Y.C.
ADMISSION FREE.

aroused was the whole working

class, so infuriated by the murder
of its best fighters.

Yes, it seemed at the time that

their deaths would be dearly pur-

chased. They became the accepted

symbols of the class struggle—ac-

cepted by botlt sides. Capitalism,

through the State of Massachusetts,

and its brutal agents, held firm

against the protests of millions In

tits demand for the blood of the

two heroes. A great issue was at

stake. The execution was a prelude,

a rehearsal of fascist terror.

And to its eternal credit, militant

labor, too, refused to allow the is-

sue to be obscured. It presented a

united front to the murderers.

There were huge demonstrations

and riots In every capital of any
importance anywhere, in the world.

• The workers lost their battle.

The captors of Sacco and Vanzetti

refused to relinquish them in the

face of the universal outcry. But
for some time after, the forces of

reaction were thoughtful. It bad'

not been easy to kill the two simple

workingmen. Almost they were

cheated of their prey. The work-

ing class forces had revealed un-

expected strength, surprising soli-

darity.

With much greater ease, the Ger-

minated The basic principles of ™D Nftzis
, ?ears )ater

.
were able

trade unionism have been main- to torture to death thousands upon

tained and vindicated. !
thousands of workers. The work-

I

ing class of Germany, split by Stal-
"Local 374 Ins be.-i. ItH'migh $ inist tactics and Social Democratic

heavy battle. \\v have made sac-
treacb

-

el.
Vf scrrendered' its victims

The "First American Youth Con-

gress" closed its three days ses-

sions last Friday under the leader-

ship of the Stalinist Young Commu-
nist League. With the withdrawal

of the sponsoring group, the Cen-

tral Bureau for Young America and

its 50 delegates, the elected creden-

tials committee reported that the

Congress represented 76 organiza-

tions, among them 31 national ones,

and 1,700,955 (!) youth. The com-

mittee recommended the seating of

the delegates of the Spartacus

Youth League and other organiza-

tioha, mostly Stalinist, which arbi-

trarily had been, barred from the

Congress.

The Congress can record two
achievements: the defeat of the

Roosevelt program and leadership

of the Central Bureau (which the

Stalinists mistakenly call "Fas-

cist"), and the presence of repre-

sentatives of the major radical

youth organizations in the country,

particularly the Young Communist
League, the Ypung Peoples Social-

ist Leage, Spartacus Youth League,

j

National Student League and the

I Student League for industrial De-

mocracy.

Ail talk about this being a Con-

gress representative of *the Amer-
ican youth is nonsense. Delegates

from the Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts

and Young Men's Christian Associ-

ation did not represent the views

of the masses of youth in their or-

ganizations. American youth to-

Union Acts in

Enforcement

(Continued from Page 1)

imperialist country where the So-

clalsts are strong. But did' the the

young Socialist understand the im-

port of his remarks? He did not

say a word in reply to the objec-

tions to the slogan of disarmament.

Gil Green of the Young Commu-
nist League defended the original

resolution. The proposal of the

Spartacus Clubs is a provocation

intended to break up (!) the Con-

gress, it was explained at the con-

ference (of the progressive bloc)

that some delegates could not ac-

cept the slogan -Defense of the So-

viet Union". We support the Sov-

iet Union's proposal for disarma-

ment, but this does not mean that

we call upon the Roosevelt govern-

ment to disarm! Such was Green's

contribution. Everybody, but Green,

had thought that the disputed sec-

tion was a demand that the Ameri-

can government disarm

!

The accusation of split was chal-

lenged by the delegate from the

Communist Party (Opposition). He
was quickly howled down and ruled

out of order. Then a Stalinist del-

egate was given the floor to "ex-

plain" what Green meant! When
the delegate of the S.Y.L. asked' for

the floor to answer Green and his

interpretor he was shouted down
ami declared out of order.

The victory of the "democratic

control" group obviously did not

mean complete democracy!

The S. Y. L. had explained at

the conference that if the slogan

'Defense of the Soviet Union" was
day are without doubt, unfortunate

! unacceptable to a majority of the

DANCE AND ENTERTAINMENT
Three Band's

Lots of Fun
Given by

Spartacus Youth League

(Manhattan)
at 144 Second Avenue

Saturday, August 25, 1934
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rifiees and flven martyrs to the

cause of labor. Creit forces were

brought to bear against us. We
felt throughout the fight that we
were carrying the banner of trade

unionism and fighting not for our-

selves alone but for the Whole trade

union movement. That other trade

unionists feit the same way about

it, is evidenced by the generous sup-

port they gave us.

"We feel we were true to the

cause of labor in everything we
did in the strike. We consider the

settlement a victory for unionism.

"We are calling a mass meeting

of Minneapolis workers at the Par-

ade ground Friday night. There

we will celebrate the victory of un-

ionism in this fight and call on all

the workers to redouble their ef-

forts to make Minneapolis a union

town.'*

But though It has fought its way
through to the granting of the car-

dinal demands of the strike, 574 is

not Testing on its laurels.

Eternal vigilance remains the

motto of the union in the elections

scheduled to take place ten days

after the conclusion of the strike.

The union is prepared to spike any

trick of the bosses and to come out

of the elections with the same fly-

ing colors as they did from the

strike.

The Organi«er is to remain a

daily until after the elections.

574 will pursue every detail of

the settlement and see to It that

they are carried out to the hilt.

Any discrimination, in violation

of the agreement, will be met with

by the same solid resfstance that

characterized' the entire policy of

the strike committee.

But If the strikers and all of

Minneapolis labor is burning up
the town In jubilation, the Citizens

Alliance Is lurking in its -dens like

a pack of beaten wolves.

Seeking some manner of revenge

they have Issued a statement

through the mouth of their hireling,

Mayor Bainbridge, which indicates

that a frame-up is being prepared.

All this under the customary talk

of driving the Communists out of

the city. But let them beware!

574 has not stopped fighting. Says

the victory Issue of the Organizer:

"We warn all enemies of labor!

Local 574 is going to take a hand
against, this kind of frame-up.

Those who start this sort of busi-

ness will be responsible for all the

consequences."

without a struggle. World protest

was confused .and weakened by dis-

unity, and the bitterest of Internal

warfare in working class ranks.

So easily were the German exe-

cutions accomplished, with so little

opposition, that for a white the el-

ample of Germany threatened to

sweep the capitalist world. The
heroic resistance of the Austrian

workers gave a second halt to the

reaction. Mass demand for unity

in working class ranks threatens

now to break the barriers erected

(in place of barricades) by bureau-

cratic Stalinist or Social Democrat-

ic leadership. The workers are

prepared again to march in self-

defense, In defense of their own.

Let Sacco and Vanzeti be again

the rallying cry. They are clear

symbols, belonging to no faction,

to be claimed- by no party, repre-

senting the fighting proletariat of

all the world.

As they were defended, so must
all victims of reaction be defended

:

Mooney rotting in San Quentln pen-

itentiary, Thaelmann and Torgler

held by the Nazi Inquisition, An-
gelo Herndon and the Scottsboro

boys, Leon Trotsky, hounded by
the French police agents.

A united defense, a true united

front, in behalf of all victims of

Fascism and capitalist oppression!

]n the name of Sacco and Van-

zetti!

In tbe Next Issue

We have on hand a lengthy state-

ment by Herbert Zam in which he
resigns from the Lovestone group.

Comrade Max Shachtman will

write an analysis of this document
In the next issue of the Militant.

New Haven Meeting

On Minneapolis

New Haven, Aug. 8.— Comrade
Kotz's meeting was a success. We
have It on reliable authority that

the Stalinists soon after called a
special meeting of the city commit-
tee to consider the "Trotsky ist

menace". About half-way through

the evening a couple of the Y.C.L.-

ers dropped in. They were told,

quietly but determinedly by a six

foot two comrade, that there was
to be no heckling or Interrupting

of the speaker. They left soon af-

ter. Evidently serious, democratic

discussion was too much of a strain.1

Comrade Kote's account of the
Minneapolis strike was favorably

received by the crowd of fifty, as

was proven by the collection taken
up at the close of the meeting. The
donations and the final amount
were larger than ever before col-

lected, even from larger audiences,

by the League. Starting with a
chronological account of the events
leading up to the strike, the speak-

er explained in detail the roles

played by the League and the Stal-

inists. For an hour and a half we
received a first hand account or the
struggle waged by the workers of

Minneapolis Cor the right to llye.

it is, enthusiastic supporters

of Itoosevelt. Yet when a spokes-

man of the Civil Conservation

Camps at the concluding session of

the Congress praised Roosevelt and

his program the delegates laughed.

Does this express the sentiments of

the great mass of American youth?

Hardly ! It was a radical youth

assemblage with a sprinkling of

liberals.

Despite this fact the Congress

had a pacifist color. The united

front took the form of Yipsel and'

Y.C.L. delegates not only from
paper groups in New York and else-

where. The superior organization

of tbe Stalinist youth delegation.

Its concessions to pacifism, the

lack of organization among the

Yipsels, and their submissiveness to

both the Y.C.L. and pacifism re-

sulted in Stalinist leadership of the

Congress.

No attempt was made on the

Congress floor by either the Y.C.L.

or the Yipsels to state their full

program on the youth problems.

They supported two resolutions In

the resolutions committee which

contained pacifist conceptions. In

the resolution on education, they

supported the conception that the

B.O.T.C. should be abolished "Since

we believe that war holds nothing

for the youth but destruction—phy-

sical, economic and moral". The
Spartacus Youth League delegates

on the floor of the congress at-

tacked this section as pacifist since

It rejected all wars. He stated that

the R.O.T.C. should be abolished

because it trains the youth in the

patriotism of American imperial-

ism and prepares them for capital-

ist war service. An N.S.L. delegate

introduced an amendment which
called for the abolition of the R.O.

T.C. because it was a training

place for American imperialist

chauvinism. The amendment was
carried unanimously.

In the discussion on the resolu-

tion on war and fascism, the Spar-

tacus Youth League delegate re-

peated the objections he had pre-

sented at the progressive bloc con-

ference. He amended the section

reading : "For the support of the

peaee proposals of the Soviet Union

for complete disarmament" to "De-

fense of the Soviet Union against

Imperialist attacks." After three

minutes objections were raised to

thg "lengthy" speech. Other dele-

gates had spoken more than five

minutes and several times on minor
organizational questions, but for

discussion on a fundamental ques-

tion, the degelates for the first time

established a time limit of . . . two
minutes

!

And here again the Yipsels and

the Y.C.L. formed a united front.

First in refusing to give adequate

time to the representative of the

S.Y.L. and secondj in opposing the

amendment. A young Socialist

stated that he opposed the slogan

"Defense of the Soviet Union" for

the united front; that he "was of

course In favor of the Soviet Un-
ion", but why not Include those

countries of Europe where the So-

cialists play an important role, he
stated! Politically this means
support of a! "democratic" war of of action.

delegates this should not force up-

on the militant and revolutionary

youth organizations the the paci-

fist slogan of disarmament. The.

Stalinists thought otherwise; tbe

section had been taken from the

program of the "American League

Against War and Fascism",

But the Stalinist pacifist bloc had

its way. The confusion of the Yip-

sels on the paramount problems of

war shows the immaturity of the

militant trend In their ranks and

their centrist character. The ori-

ginal resolution, with minor am-

endments was accepted.

In such an atmosphere the char-

acter of the continuations commit-

tee was determined. A Yipsel pro-

posed a committee of fifteen which

included the outstanding liberal.

Socialist and Stalinist organiza-

tions. The Spartacus Youth League

was the only national radical youth

organization omitted. The same

Yipsel explained that the continu-

ations committee should? have the

power to solicit affiliations of new
organizations.

The motion of the S.Y.L. that all

national organizations be repre-

sented on the continuation commit-

tee, despite tts support by several

Stalinists and Socialists, was de-

feated by the Stalinists and liber-

als. They did not want the S.Y.L.

on the committee, it would disturb

the "peace"!

The Sparacus Youth League will

make further efforts to affiliate to

the Congress committee. However,

a far more effective united front

can be established by direct nego-

tiations of the outstanding radical

youth organizations, the Young
Communist League, Young Peoples

Socialist League, Spartacus Youth

League Student L.I.D. and N.S.L.

A militant program of action could

be worked out on the basis of the

needs of the young workers and

students. Then local conferences

could be held throughout the coun-

try leading up to a national con-

gress representative of local and

national radical and' liberal youth

sentiment.

To delude oneself that even such

a conference can possibly represent

the majority of the American youth

Is to be blind to tbe views of the

mass of young workers and stu-

dents. It Is precisely the united

front which can set in motion not

only the present organized youth

but substantial sections of the more

backward young workers. Particu-

larly In the field of unionizing the

youth is thisi possible. Here also

many obstacles will have to be ov-

ercome; in the first instance the

dual unionist policy of the Stalin-

ist) Young Communist League.

A step forward has been made

at the American Youth Congress.

But only greater clarity on the

role and mechanics of the united

front, keener understanding of the

danger of pacifism for the mass of

youth, and finally greater participa-

tion in the united front movements

by the small but only consistent rev-

olutionary youth organization in

the United States, the Spartacus

Youth League, can bring about an

effective all-inclusive united front

Stalinists Expel

6youth;JoinS.y.L

and League
The Stalinists have added six

more to their list of "renegade
counter-revolutionaries" when they
recently expelled six Y.C.L. mem-
bers tor contacting that dangerous
disease Trotskyism. Fred Mauer,
at one lime agit-prop director of

his suction in New York City, and
Al Garber, Lii Thompson, John
liisteit, Sid Scott and Art Dolinsky,

all active ami leading members in

Chicago, were expelled in the pre-

conveution discussion period of the

Y.C.L. for daring to express their

doubts as to the correctness of the

line of the Communist Party.

Fred Mauer, whose membership

In the Y.C.L. exceeded that of any
member in his section, found him-

self outside its ranks for carrying

out an appeal !o the N.K.C of the

Y.C.L. calling upon the membership
to send in articles to the Young
Worker dealing with the various

problems confronting the organiza-

tion. Comrade Mauer sent in his

contribution which was never

printed because in it he pointed out

the causes for the defeat of the

German working class, that the er-

rors made in Germany were not due

to isolated individuals, but rather

to a false conception of the united

front, a false appreciation of the

actual situation. Instead of open-

ing a discussion on these most vit-

al problems of the revolutionary

movement the bureaucracy replied

with immediate expulsion. There

can be no hope for an organization

which treats with its critics in this

manner.
Similarly in Chicago, where five

were expelled for Trotskyism.

There, the five sought to participate

in the pre-convent ion discussion by
bringing up the trade union ques-

tion. For stating the revolution-

ary axioms, that the place of Com-
munists is in the trades unions

where masses of workers are to be

found today ; for declaring that the

majority of organized workers and
those who are just coming to the

union movement are in the A. F.

of L. ; that the Stalinists today are

Isolated from the masses of organ-

ized workers and' incapable of in-

fluencing them with a militant, left-

wing program ; these comrades
were summarily expelled from
their organization. In addition,

the have been attacked as stool-

pigeons, spies, counter-revolution-

aries and all the other choice words
out of the Stalinist dictionary.

These six comrades have now
found their place with the Commu-
nist League of America and the

Spartacus Youth League. They
conclude from their experiences in

the Y.C.L. that it is not by accident

that the Stalinist organizations

lead only to defeats for the work-
ing class, that the fundamental
course of the Stalinists is false to

revolutionary principles, and that

it is now necessary to create a new
Communist party in this country

and a new revolutionary Interna-

tional. They know full well that

a party which is blind to all Its

mistakes, that refuses to discuss

and1 correct them, but demnads
blind and religious obedience in-

stead of revolutionary discipline-

such an organization Is hopeless.

We welcome these comrades to

our ranks. They are not the first

nor the last. The Stalinists are
losing their best material to the

Fourh International. These com-
rades are now where they belong, in

the ranks of the internationalist

revolutionists, building and creat-

ing that party which will lead the

working class to Soviet America.

-»A

FALL TERM OF INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL

TO OPEN OCTOBER 1st

Tbe International Workers School will open at its new head-

quarters, 144 Second Avenue, on October 1st, with the following

courses:

1.

2.

3.

ABC of Marxism Carl Cowl, Instructor

Organization Principles Instructor to be Announced

History and Principles of the International

Communists Max Shachtman

State and Revolution Jack Weber

American History Felix Morrow
4.

5.

6. Elementary Marxian Economics Alfred Weaver

You are urged to register now for whatever courses you are in-

teested In Registrations are accepted daily at the office of the

school Each course Is $1.50 for the complete term. Further inform-

ation may he obtained by telephoning Gramerey 5-5924.

Japan Prepares Seizure

Of C E. R.

(Continued from Page 1}
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ing to force the Soviet Union to sell

Its share of the road.

Unable to bluff Russia to give up
the road back in 1933, Japan-Man-
chukuo have been attempting ever

since to foree down the price of

the Soviet's share. A campaign of

banditry, of blowing up of bridges,

of stealing movable property be-

longing to the Chinese Eastern, and
of harassing the Russian officials in

every conceivable manner has been
going on throughout the entire per-

iod of negotiations. These acts on
the part of the Japanese authori-
ties have undoubtedly bad their

share In reducing the figure orig-

inally asked for by the Soviets to

that asked for today (190 million

yen).

The latter figure is only 40 mil-

lion (12 million dollars) above
that ocered by Japan. It was for

these 12 million dollars that Japan
was bidding when she arrested the
Soviet railway officials.

This time the Soviet Union called'

her bluff. The complete negotia-

tions had been laid bare and the
' enormous concessions already made
by Russia. Japan's hand was
stayed and, although still keeping
the men in prison, she has taken
no further" acts against them.

The danger that Japan may at-

tempt to forcibly seize complete
control of the railroad' has already
been pointed out by the Soviet Un-
ion.

Where the present action will

lead to, one cannot say. Any spark
today may start the world aflame
again. It was the Balkans In 1914;
will it be Manchuria in 1934?
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TEXTILE STRIKE BEGINS TODAY
Sinclair Plan a

Daydream of

Middle Class
In the biggest vote fast in a pri-

mary election in tie State of Cali-
fornia, Upton Sinclair, running as
a Democrat, received the nomina-
tion for governor by an overwhelm-
ing majority o| three to one over
his nearest runner-up, George Creel.

Sinclair's program was Epic-New
Deal, Creel's was more or leas New
Deal, and Wardell, an out-and-out
reactionary who made a very poor
showing, was for the old deal.
The vote for Sinclair undoubted-

ly shows a nascent radiealizatlon,

or what is probably more correct,

a distinct dissatisfaction with
thin&s as they are by a large sec-

tion of the lower middle-class and
lo some extent the workers them-
selves. That it represents a swing
to the left away from the old line

two-party politics of American cap-
llallsm no one can deny. To esti-

mate how far a swing to the left

Sinclair's nomination indicates, an
examination of his program will

disclose.

E. P. I. C.
Upton Sinclair's EPIC (End

Poverty In California) program is

unquestionably a petty bourgeois
program. Its effect is to reform
one single state within the shell of

the 48 capitalist states in the un-
ion. And typical of all demagogic
programs, it promises something to

everybody. To the worker, the
farmer, the unemployed, the little

business man and to tie big busi-

ness man . . . not forgetting the
old, the maimed and the blind. To
alt shall be given, from none shall

be taken. To the unemployed will

be given scrip ; to the big business

man security—security in the fact

that when the unemployed are

"taken care of, the worker is "sat-

isfied", then big business is secure.

Idle factories will be taken over,

the unemployed will be placed

therein to produce shoes, clothing,

etc., for themselves and for the
farmers and farm-laborers on the
idle land. From the idle land oper-

ated by unemployed farm-hands
will come the foodstuffs for these

categories. A system of barter will

be instituted. Cash relief will be
abolished. Money will Bow out of

the state and inflation will come
In. But one point on the program
which has. more than passing sig-

nificance for the working class in

this country is that Sinclair prom-
ises to pardon Mooney immediately

upon being Inducted into office. Of
this later.

Sinclair Sold on New Deal
Perhaps one can get a clearer

picture of Sinclair's Epic by exam-
ining the New Deal. "AH we are
doing fs to bring the Democratic
party," says Mr. Sinclair, "into line

with the forward looking principles

of the New Deal." And Just ex-

actly what are these forward look-

ing principles? asks the worker in

Toledo and Detroit, the longshore-

man on the west coast—particular-

ly in California—the truck driver

In Minneapolis and the unemployed
suffering from dysentery in New
Jersey, New York and elsewhere.

What has the New Deal given us?
they demand to know. And the

answer is: New brands of tear gas,

vomit gas, aawed -off shot-guns, the

militia, vigilantes inspired by John-
son, fake arbitration boards and the

National Run Around <NRA). Now
E.P.I.C. becomes clear. It is the
California catechism of the New
Deal and Sinclair is its apostle.

A Socialist?

Is Sinclair still a socialist? Let,

those for whom he speaks answer.
"What do I think about it? I think

it's groat stuff," said Mr: Hopkins,

Federal Emergency Relief Admin-
istrator. "Sure, I'm for him. He's

on our side, A socialist? Of course
not. He's a Democrat, a good Dem-
ocrat." He's on our side, say the

bosses and their agents. Just as he
was during the war.

Anything; might happen in Cali-

fornia. Witness the growth of the

freak movement known as the Uto-
pian society— which backed Sin-

clair's nomination. But we warn
the workers in California not to

rely on a freak sentiment to get

Mooney out of jail. Promises or no
promises, Mooney can and will get
out of the bosses' dungeon in San
Quentin only by mass agitation and
pressure. We cannot repeat that

too much or too often. This is not
the first time that demagogues have
offered to reopen the Mooney case
—if elected. Whether Sinclair will

or will not free Mooney depends
entirely upon the mass sentiment
for it. To rely purely on the whim

(Continued on Page 4)

JAIL INTERNATIONAL
COMMUNISTS IN MEXICO

Mexico City, Aug. 25.—The or-
ganization of Communists Inter-
nationalists in Mexico received
a serious blow when the police
arrested four of its members,
one a member of its provisional
national committee, and one
sympathizer, along with five

members of the official Commu-
nist Party and two chauffeurs.

The comrades were kept In
complete incommunicado for a
few days, while the frantie fam-
ilies and friends searched for
them. Without word they were
deported to the disease-laden
penal islands in the Pacific,

where news has finally come
from them.

The situation of these com-
rades and their families is des-
perate. One comrade was taken
from bed where he was ill with
intestinal fever. The wife of the
same comrade, two days before
his arrest gave birth to a child.
She was forced to leave bed to
go to work to feed the family
of four little children, four days
after birth, with of course ser-
ious consequences to her health.

Another comrade is tubercu-
lar, while a third has a chronic
bronchial condition. The fam-
ilies are destitute.

Word coming from the com-
rades attest to the fact that
while in agony, their morale Is

of the highest. They ask for
medicines.

In spite of this handicap, the
League in the capital has formed
i new branch. This is an answer
m the bourgeois government ol

dexieo, and all its attempts al

suppression of the movement.

—Correspondent.

Richberg Report

OmitsWageDrop
Donald R. Richberg, one of the

NRA headmen, in a report to Presi-
dent Roosevelt this week, made
known the "tremendous gains"
made by the country since the in-
auguration of the National Recov-
ery Act. The summary by Mr. Rich-
berg, who correlated information
submitted by various government
departments, is supposed to be the
administration's reply to all criti-

cism of the results of the New Deal.

The report indicates a fairly sub-
stantial upturn as regards the profit
end of industry. As for the work-
ing man, and his {Jains from the
NRA, the figures, gathered from
those submitted by the Secretary of
Labor Francis Perkins, show very
little improvement Indeed.

The conclusions arrived at Indi-
cate that while the large corpora-
tions were making huge profit

gains, the individual worker was
turning out far more for his hoss
in a gfvoi. length of time, but re-

ceiving no increases in pay for his

increased output. The report shows
increased profits, and increased pro-
duction, whereas the returns to the
individual worker remained at the
low level of the spring of 1933.
Corporation profits, Mr. Richberg

showed, rose a total of over 200
percent for the first half of this

year as compared to the same per-
iod of last year. The rise in profit

for industrial concerns for the same
period, he pointed out, was over
600 percent.

Real Wages Drop

The average weekly wage in

manufacturing (where the bosses'

profits rose over 600 percent) In-

creased from June 1933 to June
1934 a total of 8.5 percent. Against
this slight Increase there was a
rise in the. cost of living for the
same period of 9.6 percent. This
would indicate that while the boss-

es were making these huge profit

gains the real wages of the worker
took a slight drop.

These figures of course bring the

story only through June (and very
conveniently so for Mr. Richberg).
Since June the cost of living has
taken a sudden jump, and spurred
on by the drought, is steadily

mounting. Furthermore, the latest

Labor Department report of a drop
between the months of June and
July of 3 percent in employment
and 6.8 percent In wages, show a
still further shrinkage of the week-
ly pay envelope.

As regards total employment, the

author of tie report credits the

"New Deal" with an increase for

private industry of 4,120,000 over
the low of March 1933, and an In-

crease of 2,320,000 for June 1934

(Continued en Page 4)

Steel Salaries Slashed;
Wage Reductions Next
As first fruits of Mike Tighe's

betrayal of the steel strike In July, '

a drastic cut in the salaries of
white collar employes has been an-
nounced by virtually all members
of the American Iron and Steel In-

stitute, ihe "union" of the steel

bosses.

Even more drastic cuts of wages
will follow as sure as death and
taxes. So it was when the salaries

were cut the last time, and the time
before. The salary cuts were
heavy; the wage cuts were heavier.

The present reduction In the sal-

aries amounts to ten per cent. Sal-

aried employes will be put on a
five day week, with a correspond-

ing downward revision of pay, and
then some.
This is reported to be the first

reduction in payrolls by a major
industry since the NRA went into

effect. I>o not believe that it will

he the last.

Cuts Announced in Big Companies
The announcement of the salary

cuts was issued simultaneously by
a number of the major steel com-
panies, Including the giant United

States Steel Corporation. Others
included Jones and Laughlin,

Youngstown Sheet and Tube Com-
pany, and the Republic Steel Cor-
poration, third largest company in

the industry. The National Steel

Corporation is expected to take
similar action shortly after Labor
Day, when Ernest T. Weir, the
chairman, returns from vacation.

A united front against labor

!

The excuse given for the reduc-

tion is tbe drop in business. The
steel industry reaped enormous pro-

fits through tbe rush of stock pur-

chases fostered by the NRA. These
profits were hailed as an index of

the return of prosperity under the

New Deal. "As steel goes so goes

the nation,"

More Profits—Less Wages
A natural lag followed the brief

period of boom, during which per-

iod the steel corporations made suf-

ficient profits to endure a year of

idleness. Now, however, with their
cotters swollen with swag, the first

drop in business brings cries of

disaster from tbe steel executives.

Economy is the watchword'. Re-
ductions in pay, and more unem-
ployment.

The number o£ wage earners em-
ployed by the steel industry in

June, according to the figures of the

figures of the Steel Institute, was
415,547. In July this number
dropped to 383,673, and the decline

still continues.

The total payroll for the industry
for July was $34,913,521, a drop of

31 percent from the June total of

$49,466,604.

On top of this 31 percent cut in

the payroll, comes now the an-

nouncement of a ten per cent cut
in salaries, with a greater wage
cut impending, and further reduc-

tion in employment and hours of

employment freely predicted by
members of the industry and the
capitalist press.

A Hew Stagger System
Eugene G. Grace, president of the

Bethlehem Steel Co., has already
announced plans for staggering
employment on lines similar to the
steps taken by the steel industry
when the depression was previously

at its worst.

Here then, in cold figures, is tbe
price paid by the workingmen in

tlie steel industry for the leader-

ship of Mike Tighe and Bill Green.
For their trust in the NRA, they
will pay more dearly yet.

Prices, as the NRA intended, will

leap rocket high this winter—are
already mounting with frightful

velocity. Prices will go up, and
wages will come down. Unemploy-
ment is increasing, and will in-

crease.

That Is the prospect facing the
worker this winter, under the smil-

ing regime of President Roosevelt,

and ills coterie of social workers
and alphabet manipulators.

God and Bosses

Scare Hopkins out

of Feeding Strike

With unprecedented—and hence
suspcious — liberality, Harry L.

Hopkins, Federal Relief Adminis-
trator, announced' recently that the

government would grant relief to

workers on strike—the textile strike

being particularly referred to.

This statement was greeted with
howls of anguish by the manufac-
turers and their press. Hopkins
was not only violating the rules ol

a strike-breaking government, but
the laws of God.

God Against the Workers
"Even God Almighty never prom-

ised anybody that he should not
suffer from hunger," yelped John E.

Edgerton, permanent president of

the National Association of Manu-
facturers. The threatened textile

strike, he continued, would not last

a week if "tbe Government would
revoke its unfortunate comment
that no one shall go hungry in this

country".

Tbe God-fearing Edgerton, who
opposes child-labor amendments of

any sort on similar religious

grounds, is needlessly alarmed.
Hopkins has explained everything.

He has no intention of disobeying
the rules of capitalist society.

Certainly he will not violate the

!

intentions of God-Almighty.
j

The same policy, he says, that has
|

been pursued by his organization
]

in the past, will be observed in the

future. This policy, he explained

carefully, was "not a promise In ad-

vance that the strikers will be fed"

Hopkins Reassures His Masters
"During the California strike,"

Hopkins points out reassuringly,

"no additional funds were given by
the Federal Relief Administration
to California foP relief needs, nor
was the cost of relief appreciably
increased."

What then, does the promise of

Mr. Hopkins mean? It means ex-

actly nothing.

Relief is administered through
the local authorities, in every case
composed of respectable and God-
fearing elements, friends of law
and order, tools of the bosses, and
the bosses themselves — strike-

breakers natural horn.

They will pass upon each case
Individually, and upon them and
them alone will rest the decision

as to "need and worthiness".

(Continued on Page 4)

Food Prices Soar;

Roosevelt Plans

Are Responsible

Despite the assurance of Presi-

dent Roosevelt and his administra-

tion that "everything" is being done
to prevent profiteering as a result

of the drought, prices of all basic
commodities have taken a sharp up-
ward swing and in many cases are
100% higher than in June.

Hogs, for example, are now sell-

ing for almost §7 per hundred-
weight, as compared with $3.60 less

than three months ago. The same
holds true for other livestock.

Cotton has also doubled in price

and the Cotton Exchange has re-

corded gains from 12 to 14 points.

Speculators are taking advantage of

the situation and are making heavy
purchases of cotton goods. "Pro-
fessional/' buying which has been
a rarity since the stock market
crash is again in evidence as huge
profits are in sight with the deple-

tion of the cotton "surplus". Re-
ports from drought areas indicate

severe deterioration since the crop
figures were issued at the end of

July, as virtually no rain has fallen

in many weeks in most of the coun-

ties West of the Mississippi River.

Peed materials, the least valuable

of all grain by-products, is now
selling for between $12 and $18 per
ton, while a year ago it was being
given away and dumped. $2 per ton

was usually considered a high price

for this kind of product.
The raising of farm* produce

prices which motivated the whole
Roosevelt administration agricul-

tural program and was to be a so-

lution of the agrarian crisis, is now
proving to be bitter medicine for

the bankrupt farmers and workers
whose real wages have been con-

siderably lowered as a result. It

has tragically demonstrated that an
increase in prices could only be
achieved by bankrupting thousands
of small farmers and at the expense
of the living standards of the

workers.

The millions of dollars which are

being spent on relief will inevitably

lead; to new taxation schemes for

which the workers will have to bear
the brunt.

The 525 million dollars appro-
priated for relief will hardly com-
pensate the farmers for their loss-

es, which are estimated In excess

of 5 billion dollars. This may pre-

cipitate a serious political crisis

Utility and
Truck Strikes

Loom in N.Y.
Unless Mrs. Ellnore M. Herrick,

vice-chairman of the Regional La-
borbor "Board, succeeds In delaying
the Issue (when has she ever set-
tled one?) 10,000 truck drivers in
Greater New York will go out on
strike today.

The issue is simple and clear. In
January 1933 the trucking bosses
succeeded in persuading the leaders
of the truck drivers union that a
voluntary reduction of $5.00 a week
would be for the good of tbe indus-
try. The period of the reduction
has expired, and presumably the
bosses were to restore the wages to
the 1933 level, but this they refuse
to do.

There is no need to offer here
the pretext on the part of the boss-
es for not sticking to their promise.
The workers were tricked by pleas
for cooperation with the bosses.
Now they are undeceived, and; Will-
ing to fight for their most elemen-
tary rights. Prices have gone up
27 per cent, and are still mounting.
Even a restoration to the 1933 wage
level would still mean a substan-
tial reduction in the real wages
of tbe drivers.

There is only one method by
which they can fight tbe bosses, and
that is the method of the militant
truck drivers of Minneapolis. If
they monkey around with the Re-
gional Labor Board, without show-
ing their strength, they will most
surely be gypped. If they put their
faith in negotiations, they are
licked before they start.

Efficient strike organization, sys-
tematic and militant picketing, un-
relenting war on scabs, despite po-
lice thugs and tbe devil, these tac-
tics, and these alone, will win for
thd strikers. They will win what
they have the strength to win in
open strike warfare, and no more.

» * •

A strike of tremendous signifi-
cance threatens today to close
the power plant of the Brooklyn
Edison Co., the largest generating
plant In the world, supplying light
and power for all Brooklyn.
As in the impending truckers

strike the Utility workers have
been led a merry chase by Mrs.
Elinore M. Herrick. While she
fiddled with the issue the Edison
trust fired members and officers of
the Brotherhood of Utility Workers.
The present crisis was precipi-

CL'BAN COMRADES
NEED SUPPORT

From the Militant columns
our readers have become ac-
quainted with developments in

Cuba and with the activities and
conditions of tbe Cuban section
of the International Communist
League. We have described the
difficulties under which this sec-

tion is building up a serious rev-
olutionary force. It is still suf-
fering the persecution of the
Wall Street puppet regime
which has not at all abated un-
der Mendleta. These comrades
call upon us for assistance and
such assistance should be given.
The problem of Cuba Is to

build the proletarian revolution-
ary force, to build up Its press,

to have available organizers,
but insofar as our comrades are
concerned, although their influ-

ence wifhin ihe Cuban labor
movement grows constantly, the
means to carry on these activi-
ties of building are still entirely
too insufficient. For a while
they were compelled to suspend
their weekly organ due to lack
of funds. Publication will be
resumed now if a little assist-
ance can be given.

In general the developments!
in Cuba are again taking on a
more intense character. Dis-
satisfaction wilh the Wall Street
puppet government is growing
and new struggles are impend-
ing. New and great possibilities

are openingi up for our Cuban
section ; but it must receive the
support it asks for. Our mem-
bers, sympathizers and friends
should head this request and
forward immediately to the
Militant office their contributions

to the Cuban Section.

—ARNE SWABECK
National Secretary, Com-

munist League of America

tated by the discharge of the presi-

dent of the Brooklyn Edison Local
of the Brotherhood.

The union declares that it will
not stand by and watch its national
organization be destroyed but will
take "matters into our own hands
and fight the case with every
means at our disposal."

An ultimatum has been issued to
the National Labor Board and If

reinstatement of the official In ques-
tion does not take place a strike

will take place in the plant. Other
utility workers in New York will

be called upon to support the
Brooklyn men.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT

(Continued on Page 4)

Ihe readers of The Militant know that we are not in the habit of
shouting "help" at any and all times. We realize that we are dealing
not with wealthy magnates but with workers for whom a few paltry
pennies mean a great deal.

But the facts force us to send out this S.O.S. and to be as candid
as possible.

WE ARE IN A CRISIS.
Through a sheer miracle the present issue of The Militant will

reach your home.
What held us up was the matter of a few measly dollars, enough

to pay for the paper on which The Militant is printed
It was precisely these few dollars that it was so difficult to get.Lnder these circumstances The Militant cannot appear next weekWe admit It quite frankly. Our activities in Minneapolis have

drained our resources to the very bottom.

™..f r^wf
rV"d *yia»am™™ <* the League have dug down andresponded nobly to our Organization-Press Campaign.

,. f"f "1 ^
reat are our "Emulated back debts and so much greaterthe tasks before us that this revenue has been insufficient

us downer
did We

?
KiaS

* the preMure °f debts th8t wer« a^Wbw
H^e areIZ^^ **"^ Mw tarteM

-
and new tasks

It to only a matter of day* when the marshal will appear at ourshop and move our printing equipment into the street. A dispossessnotice has already been served.
dispossess

And even if the landlord should be merciful for a few davs thenwe probably will be forced to stop operating anyway £Te£ic Suis long overdue; the lights and power will be turned offThe gas company, the paper company and a host of other billscollectors are on our necks demanding payments

. a 1?
ls

h
i3Sue of ™e MiIit!lI« • made possible by the prompt responseand the heavy sacrifice of a few comrades.

response

But that does not insure the next issue

m£T„S£ n
° "*^ °( «" "*** °nIWS «"" is - im-

We need not stress its importance to you. With a general textile
strike due to break, and a truckers strike impending in New York theabsence of The Militant will be a veritable calamity

We are counting! on you!
Every dollar, every dime is important!
Duplicate the contributions of the New York comrades and the ap-

pearance of the »ext issue will be guaranteed. More-the first hurdle
of the crisis will be passed.

Comrades! Friends! Sympathizers!
If you want The Militant—and we are sure yon do—rush your con-

tribution to us at once.

Appeal to your shopmates and friends, Inform them of the urgency
of the situation and solicit donations from them. We are certain that if
you impress them with the seriousness of the crisis their contributions
will be immediate.

ACT NOW!
The life of The Militant is at stake!!
Don't delay

!
Send your contributions at once to 144 Second Avp

New York Otty,

Workers in

Wool Trade
Join Cotton
Not a loom in the nation will

move today.

750,000 co ton mill workers will
quit the factories in a strike that
will stretch oat from Maine to Ala-
bama.

When the workers leave there
benches and become "hand's" no
longer but upstanding, fighting men
and women, they will write the
history of the first national strike
in this industry. For the first tfme
a major battle of the class warfare
will strike the south and cause the
black reactionaries to turn white
with fear.

Despite the statements of the
timid, treacherous Gorman, chair-
man of the strike committee, that
the textile strike is not against the
government, the fact remains that
it hits directly at the NRA.
The first of the slave codes to be

adopted in the country was the
textile code. Incidentally this code
was agreed to and hailed by the
present officials of the U.T.W. The
code did not abolish the stretch-
out, nor did It raise wages, nor did
it grant union recognition. It was
even powe/less In enforcing Its own
innocuous provisions.
Not only did the code and the

code authorities grant the workers
nothing, but through a plan of 25%
production curtailment thousands
were forced out of Jobs and into
the unemployed army.
The bosses had no kick against

this code. The NRA—they take it
to their bosoms. But a union
never. So great Is their fear for
union organization that they refuse
to sit at the 3amo table with the
most cowardly of labor leaders. So
strong Is their hate for the slaves
on whom they thrive that God him-
self is called upon to refuse relief
to them when they strike.
The Yellow Press Howls Again
"The public will suffer." "The

business men will be ruined" hol-
ler the brass-check journalists. This
familiar cry to estrange sympathy
from the textile workers and de-
moralize the strike is once again
polluting the atmosphere.
For the textile workers who have

suffered and starved and wanted
for years, whose bodies have been
stunted in the mills, whose children
have been victims of pellagra, thia
cry will invoke nothing but a curse
of contempt. The bosses and the
mill owners— that "public" be
damned!

This sentiment has poured into
strike headquarters In Washington
in the form of hundreds of tele-
grams from every textile center on
the Atlantic seaboard pledging to
go down the line with the union
to the bitter end.

The 500,000 cotton cloth workers
will not be alone when they strike.
Some 200,000 men and women in
the woolen and worsted industries
will down tools simultaneously. Re-
ports from Chicago state that 60,-
000 cotton garment workers under
the International Ladies Garment
Workers are preparing to strike. A
walkout of 100,000 in the Silk In-
dustry has been agreed upon, only
the date remains to be set.

As one of the capitalist papers
says, this strike is a major test for
the NRA and all of labor is expect-
antly watching it.

Since the institution of the Na-
tional Recovery Act there has been
no strike of nation-wide propor-
tions. The auto strike was side-
tracked, the steel workers strike
was scuttled. Textiles are the first
opening wedge.

If the strike depends on militancy
and a will to fight alone, then there
can be no doubt of the outcome of
the strike. The greatest danger to
the textile strike, however, comes
from within. Terror, intimidation,
deputy thugs and all the other trim-
mings of democratic America will
not stop the textile workers once
they are aroused. If the strike fs
crushed or sold out we can say in
advance it will be-due to the Gor-
mans, the McMahons and the rest
of that treacherous crew.

Sinister omens can be attached
to any strike that starts with pro-
fessions of loyalty to the govern-
ment and violent denunciations of
Communists by leading union offi-

cials.

Reports from Alabama where
workers already are on strike. In-
dicate that the battle will be fierce
and the militancy surpassing any-
thing seen In this industry before.
The McMahons and the Germans
will be forced to reckon with this
stormy spirit and, think twice be-
fore they pass off any rotten agree-
ment on the textile workeri.
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Birthday Greetings

W. Z. Foster's birthday greetings

to Bob Minor convinces one that

Foster must be very sick indeed.

Almost as sick as the party that

stages those disgusting birthday

celebrations one after another.

» • •

Prosperity

Sloan of General Motors reports

a golden age of prosperity right

around the comer. Air condition-

ing of all buildings, fabricated

houses and aeordynamic railroad

equipment constitute the trinity

that is to save capitalism from col-

lapse and lead all of us to a luxur-

ious lite the like of which we have

never dreamed. As the cockney

said: "Gawd! Wot 'opes."

• * *

Drought and Know

The faith of even the most holy

must be sorely tried in our drought

stricken area. First months of

scorching beat burning up every

growing plant and driving starving

and thirsty cattle mad. Then after

months of prayer by the faithful,

snow and frost arrived. Many a

preacher must feel like saying with

the Negro parson: "Oh God! Don't

make yourself ridiculous."
• * •

Another "Splinter"

From Detroit comes the report:

Five members of the Lovestone

group have resigned and made ap-

plication to the Communist League.

Just another -splinter", as Love-

stone would say.
• * •

Durantj and Stalin, "Times"

Correspondents

One of the favorite Stalinist

yowls when argument fails tliem

as it always does is "Trotsky writes

lor the capitalist press." However,

I have never heard of Trotsky help-

ing a capitalist press writer get out

his copy. Duranty writes to the

N. Y. 'raaes from Moscow. -Stalin

once struck out from a dispatch

of mine the phrase that he was the

inheritor of Lenin's mantle' and

replaced it with tee words, 'Lenin's

disciple and the canier-on of his

work.' '' II we could conceive of

Lenin correcting and collaborating

in the dispatches of a bourgeois

correspondent he would have

changed it to read "a disloyal, ar-

rogant, abuser of power, who is un-

lit for leadership who suppressed

my last message to the party." The

modest Stalin writes In his own

picture of himself to be sent out to

the capitalist world as the view ot

the "impartial" Times correspond-

ent Duranty. And a Stalinist dis-

ciple in America says: "Even the

capitalist press is forced to admit

that, Stalin is carrying on Lenin's

work."

Pledge Fund
TO ALL PLEDGERS:
Now that the Organization-Press

Campaign is coming to a close, the

main support of the Militant has

to be transferred to our pledgers.

No revolutionary paper can ever be

self-sustaining. The income from

subscriptions and bundle orders

cannot possibly cover the full cost

of production. We therefore have

to depend on a subsidy of one kind

or another.

Up to March of this year the in-

come was all directed through the

national offlcet of the League. All

deficits of the Militant Were there-

fore covered by the special dona-

tions which were sent to the or-

ganization.

This method was found to be a

handicap to the organization, as it

kept tne national r.flice in a con-

stant financial crisis and therefore

hampered greatly the organization

work. No funds left for field or-

ganizers; no funds for bulletins,

etc. etc.

In March the National Committee

decided to separate the income in

an effort to put each department on

a self-sustaining basis, and have the

income used for the special purpos-

es specified by donators.

The l'ledge Fund was started as

a help to tne Militant.

We got a good response at first.

But the response did not keep com-

ing so as to enlarge this fund suf-

ficiently to take care of the unavoid-

able weekly deficit of the paper.

We appeal now to all our pledg-

ers to keep their payments up regu-

larly.

if you are behind in your pay-

ments on the Fledge Fund, send in

as much as you possibly can at

floee. The Militant finds itself in

a precarious condition at this mo-

ment. We must not wait until we
are faced with a crisis and have

to skip an issue. The Income from

the organization-press campaign

only helped to pay off back debts.

If you cannot pledge a definite

sum weekly, send a contribution for

the Militant whenever you can.

The following are still on our

Pledge Fund list We need more.

New York Local

Downtown Branch

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
Onion Workers Appeal

Asainst Terror

(Ed. Note—The following let-

ter by the Agricultural Workers

Union of Ohio, now leading the

several month's old! onion strike

in that district, speaks for itaelf.

It is a living protest against the

conditions of peonage which pre-

vail in that section ofl the coun-

try. For the first time in years

these underpaid agricultural

slaves have risen in their might

and by their militancy shown

that the lash of hunger produces

the beat rebels. Since tbe begin-

ning of the strike, July 20th,

more than 50 strikers have been

railroaded to jail on tbe usual

trumped up charge of "inciting to

riot". Pitched battles have taken

place between strikers and thugs.

The union leader has been kid-

napped and slugged by vigilantes.

But the spirit of the workers is

unbroken. Newspaper reports

tell of the armed defense of

Odell, president of the union, by

women. The spirit of rebellion

that lies latent in the most down-

trodden wage slaves in this coun-

try has found a magnificent dem-

onstration in the battle of the

onion workers ot McGuffey, Ohio.

More power and all support to

them.)

ed in the large city banks where as a great victory by both, Ben

they have their central offices. In-

creased wages will bring increased

purchasing power in our county

—

thus benefiting all types of local

businesses, increasing living stand-

ards, producing healthier living

conditions, the only method of rais-

ing the social level of our county.

Only through your help and im-

mediate action can the floodlights

of a national scandal be averted.

Insist that all work in the fields

cease and the companies negotiate

with the strikers at once. Insist

that the sheriff and courts are not

to be used aB agents of the employ-

ers. Demand that the special de-

puties be removed. Insist that the

Jailed strikers be released. Give

the strikers your support and finan-

cial assistance. A victory for the

strikers will be a victory for all

Hardin County residents. Our com
munity welfare is at stake. Do
your part.

Sub Committee For Adequate

Living Standards, Agricultural

Workers Union, McGuffey, ©.

P. King
E. Konikow
F. Victor

M. Spithos

J. U. Wright
S. Gordon
F. Becker
M. Kling

S. Bleeker

I. Glade
L. Lewis
I>. Morris

C. Nelson

C. Tomas
J. Weber
John Becker

$1.00 monthly
1.00 monthly
.50 monthly
1.00 monthly
;>.00 monthly
2.00 monthly
1.00 monthly
2.00 monthly
.50 monthly

1.00 monthly
1.00 weekly
1.00 weekly

1.00 weekly

1.00 monthly
2.00 monthly

1.00 montblp

Blab! Blab!

An honest and truthful picture of

the situation facing the German

proletariat and a truthful picture

of the great difficulties confronting

tbe workers of the Soviet Union

would serve the interests of the

American working class and the

workers of the world. Instead of

that a vast stream of blah, blah Is

preached by Stalinist liars about

the Soviet Union. In regard to

Germany the same course is fol-

lowed. Those who preached that

the Hitler danger was past and the

nroletarian revolution on the order

of the day every day since 1929

are now again out with the same

old record. What kind of Commu-

nists are those who require 'shots

in the arm' to keep up their cour-

age? Lies to the capitalists are

sometimes necessary, to the work-

ers the truth and nothing but the

truth serves revolutionary aims.

• • *

Baseball, Wages and tbe Kising

Cost of Living

Detroit Auto Workers are expect-

ed to be so excited with the success

of Mickey Cochrane's Tigers and

the pitching of "Schoolboy" Rowe

that the bosses will be able to go

through their pockets while they

are cheering the victory of the

team.
• • •

Liring Costs and Profits Rise

Ricnberg reports — "Corporate

profits rose from a deficit figure of

6.9 In the first quarter of 1933 to a

profit figure of 13.2 in the second

quarter of 1034" and "living costs

have gone up slightly faster than

the individual workers pay." To

insure that "happy" picture some

other consumption figures could be

given, something like this: "Labor

faker schemes for selling out

strikes have increased from 8.6 to

98.4 during the past year" and "the

use of tear gas and vomit gas has

shown an increase of several thou-

sand percent. The number of killed

and wounded strikers have also

shown a huge increase." All the

demagogy of the most demagogic

president in years, all the threats

of and persuasive power of a corps

of politicians and misleaders of la-

bor, all the powers of the press

plus tear gas, vomit gas, machine

guns, rifles and bayonets to say

nothing of police clubs and the

blackjacks of hired thugs were

needed to send corporate profits

soaring and keep wages behind the

cost of living. The workers are

learning, the power of demagogy is

subsiding, the decks are being

cleared for great class battles. The

NBA han ibown its hand.

—BILL.

Lambert
Holley

Kotz
Nagy
A Clerk

A Sympathizer

A Social Worker

Newark Branch
1.00 monthly
.50 monthly

1.00 monthly

.50 monthly

.50 monthly

.50 monthly

1.00 monthly

Harlem Branch

T. Smith 2.00 monthly

Jerry Marsh 1.00 monthly

E. Beecher .50 monthly

Cochrane -50 monthly

Cojay .50 monthly

Bronx Branch

M. Lipshltz

S. Fckstadt

Boro

A. McAbe
A. Toven

Park

1.00 monthly
1.00 monthly

Branch
1.00 monthly
1.00 monthly

Boston Branch

B Wiener .50 monthly

C. Shechet -W monthly

W. Henderson .50 monthly

J. Chiplowltz -50 monthly

Others

A Friend, Youngstown 2.00 monthly

A Miner, W. Va.

P. Miller, N. Y. C.

City Subway Worker, N.Y.C.

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00 monthly

A Teacher, Bronx

E. Sher, Bronx

CORRECTION
We have been asked from Eng-

land to make a correction. In our

issue of July 21, under the Quea

tion Bv-i beading we listed the pub-

lications of the International Com-

munist League and pmongst them

the Red Flag published in Great

Britain. While the Red Flag is is-

sued by a group of comrades who

support th? principles of the Inter-

national Communists it is not an

official organ. There *s not, at the

present moment, an official national

section in England of the Interna-

tional Communist League, but there

do exist two groups of revolution-

ists functioning in that country,

both of which adhere as sympathiz-

ing organizations to the Interna-

tional Secretariat of the I.C.L. One

of them issues the Red Flag.
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AN Ol'KN LETTER TO THE
CITIZENS OF HARDIN COUNTY
Dear Neighbor;

On June 20th, in McGuffey, a

group of men, women and children,

living under the most servile and

inhuman conditions existing any-

where in the U. S., banded together

to increase their, living standards.

On this date, they were forced to

use their constitutional right of

withholding their labor in order to

achieve their purpose. They struck

their jobs, the right of all free

men, and began a courageous fight

to eliminate the disgraceful blot of

slave conditions on the good name

of Hardin County.

What is the fundamental cause

of the barbaric conditions that ex-

ist here? In the onion fields the

average worker receives approxi-

mately $30 for a season's labor

(based upon the average pay of 10c

per hour, a 10 hour day, 36 day

season). Granted that several

members in the family worked, the

total income could never supply

even the minimum human needs be-

cause no worker received more

than an average wage of $3 per

week during the 3 months working

season. A minimum decency level

of existence is an obvious impossi-

bility for these workers, hence, the

lack of life's essentials have caused

a permanent condition of starva-

tion, malnourishment, undernour-

ishment, improper housing, lack of

sanitation, insufficient education,

disease, mental derangements, etc.

—all the sordid social evils bred by

pauperism. Hardin County has one

of the highest rates of tuberculosis

in the state, unsanitary conditions

are now indicating a possible ty

phoid epidemic — these are mere

straws in the wind of our fertile

bed for disease. Disease is no re-

specter of individuals, it attacks

,
rich and poor alike.

What has been the answer of the

onion growers, the big land com-

panies, who are directly responsible

for these inhuman conditions V

Blindly ignoring the social effects

of their greed they are doing Just

as the feudal masters of old, using

oppressive and brutal force to keep

their slaves in serfdom and dark

destitution. They are illegally at-

tempting to use our county machin-

ery—JP's, deputies, sheriff, courts

and other county officials in their

interests ; actually having the braz-

en affrontery of making the citizens

of Hardin Co. bear the expense of

forcing! the workers back to their

jobs—and living death. Not satis-

fied with taking hundreds of thous-

ands of dollars profit yearly, these

masters are now seeking to use our

county funds and officials to pro-

tect these profits. Over $6,000 to

date has been spent by Hardin

County for special deputies (this

does not include the thousands ex-

pended on court trials, etc.), more

than enough to pay the small wage

increase demanded by the strikers

for many seasons. Think of the

irony of paying deputies $3 a day

and expenses to physically force

the strikers to work for $3 a week!

Think of the disgusting trickery of

compelling starving, demoralized

unemployed workers to run the risk

of scabbing, so that these land com-

panies can continue to pay starva-

tion wages. The only answer of

the land owning companies to this

vital problem which affects every

resident of Hardin Co. has been Il-

legal methods and brutal force.

Neither of these answers will solve

the problem but both will inevitably

bring on more trouble, dissension

and greater hardships for everyone.

How long will this shameful con-

dition last? Just so long as it takes

the people of Hardin Co. (If neces-

sary, the state and nation) to bring

sufficient pressure from all sides

and compel the land owning com-

panies and large onion growers to

pay wages which will insure decent

living conditions to their workers.

These companies do not benefit our

local community except to the ex-

tent of their payroll—the purchas-

ing power of the resident employees.

All excess profits realized by these

companies and growers are deposit-

Couri Outlaws Closed

Shop in N.J.

A lower New Jersey court
launched another offensive in the

statewide crusade against trade un-

ionism. Vice chancellor Berry's de-

cision outlawing closed shop con-

tracts Is the most reactionary in a

chain of vicious anti-labor decrees

designed to strip the workers of

their elementary rights and stem

the strike tide In the bud. Berry's

action was preceded by a recent

court ruling declaring illegal pick-

eting during a New Jersey furni-

ture workers' strike.

In a suit by union leaders against

the Essex Reed and Fibre Co. of

Newark for violation of a union

agreement, the court ruled closed

shop contracts "against public pol-

icy".

After a prolonged fight last year,

the bosses submitted to an agree-

ment which Included among others,

a minimum wage scale and a closed

shop clause. The NBA code had

not yet gone into effect. Later, the

code for this Industry allowed low-

er wages than those specified in

the contract. Accordingly, the

bosses cut wages down to the NBA
level but kept a closed shop. The
workers demanded the minimum
wage stipulated in the contract.

In court, neither union leaders

nor the bosses raised the question

of union control.

Union leaders are preparing to

appeal the case to a higher court.

Should the court of Appeals and
Errors uphold Berry's ruling, the

closed shop In tbls state will be

outlawed.

The workers' most elementary

rights are at stake. Only concerted

mass action will repulse this gov-

ernment assault. The trade unions

must wage a united struggle to

smash these decrees.

Painters Strike Ends;

Zausner Collects

Although the New York painters'

strike is now over, and the settle-

ment is hailed as a great victory

for the painters, it is obvious, that

the only ones who benefited by this

strike—who came out of the strug-

gle with any material gains are the

boss-painters, Zausner and his lieu-

tenants.

It was evident long before the

strike was formally declared that

the corrupt union leaders and the

bosses had the whole thing In the

bag: it had all the spontaneity of

prearrangement. To the District

Council, under Zausner's mtslead-

ership, the yearly pre-seasonal

strike has become a habit and1 a

necessity- The 50 cents a day

work-tax has proved to be a sub-

stantial income for the Zausner

machine. The politician, the gang-

ster and the lackey, who had ter-

rorized. Intimidated and slugged1

the protesting painters, expects to

collect, now that the prearranged

strike and the settlement is over and

the tax money starts to roll into

the union treasury in earnest. Last

year more than $160,000 was col-

lected and spent inside ot four

months In this way.

Boss-Painters Also Wanted Strike

The boss-painters in their part

also were crying for a strike for

months, and they also came out of

it with material gains. They knew
from past experience with Zausner,

that they do not have to live up to

any paper agreement with the Dis-

trict Council. The Master Painters

Association admitted many times

during the strike that they had al-

ways paid1 the workers below the

scale and worked them longer

hours: violations that were winked

at by the union officials. But while

the price of painting material

showed a slight Increase In the

past summer, the contractors, in

order to be Justified in giving higher

estimates for work, had to prevent

the rich landlords and theg reat

real-estate concerns with a per-

formance—with a painters strike.

That Is why the picket lines were

concentrated on millionaire's row-
on Park and Fifth Avenues; to im-

press the parasites there with boss-

es' impecunloslty and the painters'

Insistent demands for more pay.

The settlement, which is hailed

Golden, executive secretary of the

Begional Labor Board, and Philip

Zausner, will send the men back to

work under the same conditions as

before the strike: the seven-hour

day and the nine dollars wage
scale, neither of which conditions

were enforced before, and will not

be enforced now by the corrupt un-

ion officialdom. It will be up to the

painters themselves to enforce these

conditions.

Here the left wing, the class con-

scious element of the rank and file

must take the initiative, in not only

enforcing job conditions, but also

in leading the light inside the union

against the illegal work-tax for the

employed painters and the obnox-

ious twice-a-day reistration for the

unemployed', which Zausner ex-

pects to continue throughout the

year. But here we come to this

lamentable situation where the left

wing, thanks to the Stalinist split-

ters. Is isolated and expelled from

the union, and the whole thing

must be built up from the bottom

once more.

Stalinists Wreck Left Wing

When the strike was called five

weeks ago, the Stalinists impetu-

ously declared, that they did not

recognize the District Council ; that

all dealings and communications

must immediately end and a new
strike center created which was to

be Local 499—the one local out ot

thirteen iu Stalinist control. But

it is an everlasting pity that such

heroic gestures result in nothing-

ness. This policy was already the-

oretically a split. But let us see

who gained and who lost by such

action, the strikers or their mis-

leaders?

Not only did the separation of

the militants from the masses make

it difficult for the membership as a

whole to force desired action and

demands upon the officials and the

bosses, but the balance of union

power lay so entirely with the offi-

cers that sentiment and protest,

plus weak and small organization

had little chance of winning these

ends. All cards were heavily

stacked against the Stalinists. A
week later the charter of Local 409

was revoked, and their open sup-

porters in other locals driven out.

The few individuals who dared to

protest were silenced by Zausner.

The old leaders were not only cor-

rupt but had caused corruption also

In the membership. Zausner gained

ground. The strike meetings were

gradually driven compactly togeth-

er and anyone who refused to fol-

low the united strike action under

the leadership of the District Coun-

cil, was trampled under determined,

angry feet.

Is Zausner's Charge True?

The Stalinists were charged by

Zausner of forming a separate, a

new union—an accusation on which

nobody is quite clear. But It is

most sincerely to be hoped that

Louis Weinstock, the courageous

leader who has fallen into the Stal-

inist swamp, would not do such an

asslnlne thing as lead his followers

into a dual union.

The place to fight the bosses ef-

fectively is in a mass organization.

But we must fight intelligently.

Courage without consciousness

leads to defeats. There is nothing

but gabbulous futility—the futility

that surpasses understand!ng—in

splitting knowingly with a mass

trade-union.

The left wing mv.-'t be reorgan-

ized Iu tb» palnfrrs union. Wk
must a?ru become .the pioneers in

blazing the pathway of class strug-

gle in tin; mass unioi.s, and esc >>-

llsh our organization <' stn-Hure

upon th-: foundation rock of Lenin-

ism, aa'ust which the wave, -t

false policies, paction .ind reacti in

may disii and the wi tds iif dema-

gogues may blow, but the Ihhcp

founded on this rock, will not f».t:

again.

—MEMBER OF BROTHERHOOD

en all the protection by private de-

tectives who drive them to and
from the shop in private cars.

So far the police have not ac-

tively intervened, except In arrest-

ing on<J of the strikers, Sam Fox,

when he clashed with some of the

sculls. The striker has been re-

leased on a $200 bond and faces

trial on the charge of assault.

Every attempt on the part of the

bosses to get the workers back to

work by bribes has been met with

the general response: "Call up the

union. Deal with us through our

union," The Brushmakers Union,

Local 16303 of the A. F. of L., de-

cided at Its last membership meet-

ing to support the strike fully by

physical and financial aid.

The workers can go back to their

jobs victorious only if they stick

together and gain the recognition

of their union. This they realize

fully and their militant spirit is

testimony that they understand the

meaning of the old axiom : In union

there is strength.

—BRUSH WORKER.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Shovel Workers Rebel

In West Virginia

100 Brush Workers

Strike in N.Y.

Last Wednesday (Aug. 22) about

100 brushmakers in the Hertzberg

and Son brush factory went out on

strike for union recognition and

higher wages. The wage scale as

established by the NBA was $13.

The strike was provoked by the fir-

ing of one of the active trade union

members. The workers then decid-

ed to hurl back the challenge of the

boss and' struck solidly.

For a week now the picket lines

have been militant and the fighting

spirit of tbe young people involved'

is a true tribute to the abilities of seniority rights,

the working class. Every day now

there has been mass picketing

around the shop which is located

at University Place and 11th Street.

The strikers realize that what is at

stake Is the, recognition of their

union which alone can defend any

of their economic gains. This sen-

timent Is clearly expressed at their

strike meetings, on the picket line

and wherever they gather to dis-

cuss their strike.

Plug-Uglies to Break Strike

The employers are using the us-

ual means to attempt to break the

spirit of the workers and to get

them back to work. They have

hired scabs to fill the places of the

union boys and girls as well as the

customary line-up of tough-looking

and 111 meaning gangsters who hire

themselves out as professional

strike breakers. The scabs are giv-

.. Parkersburg, W. Va.—On July

20, Federal Labor Union 18,658

struck the Ames-Baldwin Wyoming
shovel plant here. The main pur-

pose ot the strike was to force tbe

company to deal with union repre-

sentatives as prescribed by section

Ta of the NRA, as well as to guar-

antee seniority rights to its employ-

ees.

"Law and Order" Terror

Until the state police arrived, the

pickets were beeping the plant

closed without any disorder. Nev-

ertheless, Governor Kump, through

his subordinates, called out the

state police to restore "law and or-

der", and to "protect the public's

welfare)". Such pretenses are com-

mon to all our public officials (from

the President on down). The
shooting and beating of workers,

and the terrorizing of the Inhabi-

tants of the South Side, did not

serve very well to maintain peace,

but these tactics were good for

strike-breaking, anyway. Such at-

rocities soon proved to the workers

for what purpose the West Virginia

State Police had been organized

—

namely, for strike-breaking and no

other. These legal assassins would,

without provocation from anyone,

hurl tear gas bombs into the picket

line, and into nearby restaurants

where workers were congregated.

Making sorties into the picket line,

the police would ferociously swing

their riot sticks, and knock down
bystanders as well as pickets. These

armed thugs shot a bystander, Mr.

M. W. McMulien, and deliberately,

without any cause, clubbed and beat

to the ground, A. K. Summers, the

union's president. Such brutal and

heinous methods were adopted for

the sole purpose of breaking the

fighting spirit and smothering the

militancy of the pickets.

Bosses Investigate Themselves

Kump's representative from the

Department of Public Safety, sent

to investigate the shooting of Mc-
Mulien, forgot to interview the

wounded man, or any of the wit-

nesses to the shooting, or the man
who conveyed Mr. McMulien to the

hospital. The state Investigator

claimed that the state police were

innocent on the basis that the

wound was too small to be done by

a calibre of gun used by the state

police. However, this investiga-

tor for the bosses had never seen

the wound, nor had he consulted

the doctor as to the extent or dim-

ension of the injury. In every way,

in fact, the Governor and the state

representatives clearly revealed

that they were on the bosses' side,

and that they were out to break

the strike even if they had to kill

the union's president and a couple

of pickets to do it.

Like the Government, the local

newspapers pitched their tents in

the bosses' camp. As a result, the

Parkersburg locals are editing a

paper all their own, called the

Wood County Labor News.

A Ruse Is Spiked

President IIarte of Ames-Bald-

win Wyoming Co. tried to use the

National Labor Relations Board to

trick the workers into calling off

the strike. Harte wrote a letter

to the N.D.R.B., stating his position

on the strike. He hoped that the

workers would think this letter was
an offer to the union for a settle-

ment. The union members, how-
ever, wisely voted against termin-

ating the strike on the basis of

Harie's letter, stating "It Is only

a letter", and "not a specific con-

tract". The letter, by the way, did

not even mention the union, nor

did it. offer union recognition or

The United Front and the Defense

of Trotsky

The burning question in those

countries of Europe not yet under

the iron heel of fascism. Is the unit-

ed front of the proletariat against

fascism and Imperialist war. The
establishment of that united front

of all working class parties and or-

ganizations willing to fight in this

struggle, without discrimination,

although not sufficient, is neverthe-

less a preliminary and absolutely

essential condition for the defeat

of reaction. The fate of France in

this connection, the ability of the

French workers to strike unitedly

and decisively at the fascist forces,

will decide immediately the fate of

Belgium, Holland, Spain and1 Eng-

land. Fascism triumphant in France

would meun that European civiliza-

tion will be thrown back into the

Dark Ages with all its barbarism.

It is the realization of this that

causes the masses to exert an irre-

sistible pressure on the bureaucra-

cies of tbe parties ot the Second

and Third Internationals for unity

in the struggle. The workers are

compelling action.

The first task posed for such a

united front is tbej defense of all

the victims of fascism and1 the re-

actionary bourgeoisie, the defense of

the working class lighters against

fascism. Necessarily then the ques-

tion of defending Trotsky poses it-

self for inclusion in such a program.

The Stalinists cannot evade this

issue, they are being pushed to the

wall and forced to declare whether

Trotsky is the victim of the attack

of the French reactionary bourgeoi-

sie or not.

Federal Labor Union No. 18,658

presented mountains of evidence to

the Federal Labor Relations Board
(enforcement section ot the NRA),
proving that the Ames-Baldwin
Wyoming agents had coerced the

employees to vote for a company
union. However, the union can ex-

pect little help from these people,

unless the union, first, by the force

of the strike weapon brings the

bosses to their knees. In that case,

the NRA is superfluous. The Fed-

eral governmentc reated the NRA
to turn labor discontent into peace-

ful channels, and either to prevent

strikes or to keep strikes within

limits harmless to the bosses. The
workers, by relying on the commit-
tees and investigators of the NRA,
can never attain better working
conditions.

Roosevelt organised the NBA to

Tbe United Front in Belgium

in every country the best fighters

come from the youth movement.

Thus iu Belgium the youth com-

rades show themselves the most ad-

vanced, the most serious and will-

ing to learn. Recently the Social-

ist Young Guard (the Y.P.S.L.) of

Brussels invited the Stalinist youth

and the Bolshevik-Leninist youth to

send representatives to debate the

question of a united front for the

defence of Trotsky. Naturally we
presented the position that in case

of the acceptance of a united front

for the defense of the victims of

fascist repression, the Socialist

Young Guard should by no means
concede anything to the special In-

terests of Stalinism, but should

demand the Inclusion of Trotsky in

the list of those to be defended. We
added however, that naturally in

case of a struggle against fascism

which poses other questions too,

such as the fight against decree

laws and arbitrary government

power, we do not lay down any ul-

timatum that we refuse to join the

united front unless the defense of

Trotsky is included. The Stalinist

speaker evaded the entire issue by

presenting the Stalinist program

and attacking Trotsky. The reac-

tion of the Young Guard showed

that the Stalinists had failed utter-

ly to carry conviction. This was
demonstrated later in the accept-

ance in principle by the N. C. of the

socialist youth of the offer for the

united front by the Stalinist youth.

The socialists, after accepting the

task of defending Thaelmann.

wrote: "We believe also that the

defense of a militant like Trotsky

is equally necessary anil that we
should place ourselves in the camp
opposed to that of the French bour-

geoisie. We think we should de-

fend all the militant victims of in-

ternational reaction, without dis-

tinction as to tendency." The Stal-

inists tried to minimize the entire

Issue of Trotsky but the socialist

youth have thus far stuck to their

guns and not permitted themselves

to be put off.

• • •

Ti»e Movement Begins Here

AH too slowly a campaign is

getting under way for the defense

of Trotsky here. Without comment
we print the following letter sent

to us by John Brooks Wheel-

wright. He writes: "A man far

greater than Julius Caesar is in

danger of being murdered. A man
whose accomplishments are equiva-

lent to those of Calvin, Cromwell

and. Clarendon, or of a Rousseau,

who directed the course of Revolu-

tion wrote its history and worked"

to undo the work of Bonaparte and
the Dynasts,—Leon Trotsky is in

danger ! Altho I doubt the wisdom

of forming a 4tb International, I

beg you, to bring the influence of

your paper to bear upon the neces-

sity of forming a United Front to

defend the life and liberty of Leon
Trotsky, whose security involves

the future well-being of millions,

and who worthily occupies the post

of champion of civilization against

barbarism. An age so rich In event

and poor in character as ours could

ill afford his loss." Comrade
Wheelwright Is right. The defense

ot comrade Trotsky is the task of

every revolutionary worker and in-

tellectual. —JACK WEBER.

Induce the workers to resort to th«

governmental boards for help, so

that these same workers would less

efficiently use the power of their

own unions, and less willingly use
their strike weapon against the

bosses. And only by the might of

their own labor organizations will

the workers bring their employers
to terms, _G. N'.



SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 1, 1S34 THE MILITANT PACES

International

Youth Day

All the glorious traditious of Ike revolutionary

youth In their stru^Ie against capitalism, militar-

ism und war are embodied in. International Youth

Day.
As the day of demonstration against these curses

of present day socieLy, the first Sunday ofi every

September, was set aside by the revolutionary So-
cialist youth who met at the first international anti-

war conference) held during tlic World War. Who
were more courageous thau the handful of youth who
assembled at Berne, Switzerland, in the dark days
of April 1015?

Neither the mass chauvinistic spirit of the time
fostered by the capitalist class and the official Social

Democratic parties, nor the powerful coercive powers
of the war governments could deter their struggle.

Fired with revolutionary enthusiasm and a keen un-
derstanding of the Imperialist character of the World
•War, their small numbers ami their isolation from
the mass of youth did not deter them from unfurling

the banner of the Socialist struggle against war, of
revolutionary internationalism.

These advanced youth had been taught by the Left

wing in the old Second International. Above all

Llebknecht and Luxemburg had fought for the organ-
ization of the youth. As early aa the 1900 Paris
Congress the Second international recognized the

need' for "the education and organization of the

young people with the object of fighting) militarism".

Origin of Socialist Youth. Movement
In the period from the late 'SO's to 1907, Socialist

youth organizations arose in all the important coun-
tries of fcjurope and America. In some, primarily as
anti-militarist organizut ions (Belgium, Italy, Holl-
and, South Germany, Spain, Switzerland and Nor-
wayj, in others, as defenders of the apprentices and
young workers (Austria, North Germany), in still

others, for the Socialist education of the youth (Eng-
land, the United States).

All reilected the growing importance of youth un-
der imperialism, as wuije slaves and cannon-fodder.
The growing militarization of Europe at the turn of

the last century focused the attention particularly
of the revolutionary Socialists on the problem of
winning the youth for socialism.

The process culminated at Stuttgart on August 24,

1907, where, under the leadership of Karl Liebknecht
the Socialist youth leagues organized the first revo-
lutionary youth international. The fate of the mili-

tant youth movement was inextricably bound up with
that of the revolutionary Socialist wing of the Sec-
ond International.

On the wave of ttie enthusiasm engendered by the
heroic- struggles of the Hussiau workers in 1905, the
internationalists gained strength in Western Europe
and America. On the crest of this wave the Social-

ist Youth international was founded*. However, re-

action soon set in. Shortly after the Stuttgart Con-
gress the influence of the Left wing receded, not to

be revived until the ltussian working class revolu-
tion of November 1917. Thus came the decline of

the world Socialist youth movement.
Nevertheless small groups of youth were trained

in revolutionary Marxism. Those who had founded
the Socialist Youth International joined, in the main,
the Left wing in their respective country. While
there was neither unanimity nor clarity among the
revolutionary Marxists and though they were not well
organized, the crucial test of a social crisis, the
World War, found them united in defense of inter-

nationalism.

Anti-War Position ut Berne
The Berne Youth Conference arose on this back-

ground. It denounced the Social Democratic wax
mongers who despite their repeated anti-war pledges,
given at International Congresses and meetings, be-
came bloodthirsty proponents of the imperialist
slaughter. Unclarity was displayed on the question
of the centrists. But what was to he expected on
such an occasion? Surely not a clear-cut, complete
Marxist program

!

Not until the Russian revolution of November 1917
and the creation of tile Communist International did
the youth movement again arise. The Young Com-
munist International was thus organized in Berlin
on November 20, 1919, nine months after the found-
ing of the Comintern.

)his genuine heir of the revolutionary Socialist
youth traditions, endorsed the decision of the Berne
Conference on. International Youth Day. However,
the struagle against centrisin on the matter of the
political subordination of the Young Communist
League to the Communist parties was not solved until

the Second Congress of the Y.C.I, in 1921.
The thriving militant youth movement was tem-

porarily doomed with the victory of Stalinism in the
Communist International, the defeat, once agHin, of

the revolutionary Marxists. The revisionist and
treacherous program and practices of the Stalinists

could have no other effect than the collapse of the
Young Communist International. The bureaucratic
regime in the Communist parties, which took on even
greater stultifying force amon^ the youth, could
not but be repugnant to the young workers and their

need for self- education and development.
Steps Towjwda New Youth International

Arising from this situation the movement for a
new world party of revolutionary Marxism, the
Fourth International, is finding its reflection among
the youth. The Luxemburg Youth Conference held
last February, in organizing the International Bu-
reau of Revolutionary Youth Organizations, marked
an important step forward in this process. Unani-
mity does not exist. Many of the participating youth
organizations do not understand the need for a de-
cisive struggle against centrism. Are they less ad-
vanced than were the youth who assembled at Berne
in 1915? Only the most patient discussion and con-
structive Joint activities can win these youth to a
full revolutionary program
These are the considerations which we must recall

on the nineteenth International Youth Day. Today
when reaction is growing throughout the world, we
must assemble the forces of revolution. The victory
of Fascism in Germany, the Fascist danger in France,
the spread of incipient Fascism in democratic United
States, as well as the threatening war clouds which
hover over the world, the growth of the militariza-

tion of the youth and the hopeless plight of the young
workers and students under capitalism, challenge us
to build a powerful youth movement—for the yonth
are the first victims of imperialist wars and Fascist
demagogues.
Just as the revolutionary vanguard requires the

youth, so the militant youth movement depends upon
political guidance from the vanguard. Such should
be the inseparable connection between the Commu-
nist League and the Spartacus Youth League. To-
gether we call upon the militant youth to demon-
strate -on September 2nd against wage slavery, mili-

tarism and imperialist war.

—JOS. GARTER.
» « *

EDITORIAL NOTE
Due to an unfortunate combination of circum-

stances the regular "Question Box" does not appear
in this column. However, we hope once again to be
able to present our readers with this feature In the
coming issues.

Trying to Turn the Clock
Of History Back

Called by the national committee
of the Socialist Party of Argentina,
a eongress of "Iberia-American de-
mocracy" is scheduled to take place
in, Buenos Aires in September. In-
vited to participate in this congress
are "the democratic parties and
central organizations of a demo-
cratic type" of Latin America.

The. task of this congress, accord-
ing to its callers, will be to unite
the above described' organizations
on a common plan of action in fa-

vor of the following program

;

1. Free interchange, commercial-
ly and culturally. (Free trade..

a. Pacific solution of interna-
tional conflicts.

3. Defense of the republican and
democratic forms of government.

4. Labor legislation.

u. Control of foreign capital

(Imperialistic capital).

6. Compulsory, free, lay educa-
tion.

7. Separation of church and
state.

As yet it is unknown what re-

sponse this call has had among the
liberal, democratic and' reformist
groups of Latin America. This
platform will, however, undoubtedly
be attractive to such organizations
as the Apra of Peru, Groves party
in Chile the Socialist Parties of
Uruguay and Brazil, Grau San Mar-
tin in Cuba, the Left wing of the
National .Revolutionary Party in

Mexico and the Sandinist group iu

Nicaragua.
Even by an immense stretch of

imagination we cannot picture the
above program as issuing from a
workers' party. It would be con-
servative even for a petty bour-
geois liberal group. It is a twenti-
eth century echo of English 19th
century liberalism.

Caught in the scissors of big.

foreign financial capital, mainly in-

vested in extractive industries

(mining, rubber, cotton, coffee,

meat, nitrate, fruit) and in rail-

road and power and the super-ex-
ploited proletariat slaving in these
industries, the native industrial

capitalists, tiny and impotent, in

many cases little removed from
artisanry, adopts a position in in-

ternational politics analogous to
their position in economics: in be-

tween, is the best description. By
their very nature incapable of a
revolutionary struggle against im-
perialism, they find solace in mis-
erable impotent reactionary wail-

ngs.

The financial capitalists demand
the uncontrolled exploitation of the
semi-colonial countries and the
workers and peasants in them. The
proletariat demands freedom from
all Imperialism. The petty bour-
geoisie wants to "control" foreign

capital. (The fly on the cow's rump
wants to control the cow!)
Dependent upon foreign capital

for the machines and tools they
use; upon railroads owned by for-

eign imperialists to transport their

products; upon banks to finance

their undertakings; upon laborers
working for the foreign imperialists

for their chief market—they are
controlled by foreign capital and
will become ever more dependent
upon it instead' of attaining the
control over It they dream about.

South America Is the arena for

a free-for-all fight between various

European and North American
groups, with the late entrance of

Japan Into the fray. The chief bat-

tlers are Great Britain and the
United States. The conflicts in

South America are in reality con-
flicts between countries sympathetic
to British influence versus those

sympathetic to North America.
Governments are formed and over-

thrown, nations fight each other,

international pacts are signed ac-

cording to the dictates of the course

of events in the struggles between
these two countries.

At present we have the war in

the Chaco. As the two little coun-
tries involved directly become ex-
hausted both from the point of view
of man power and economic
strength, the powers behind these
two governments of Paraguay and
Bolivia, the United States and
Great Britain, are obliged to call in

other forces to decide the issue.

The war in the Chaco is in acute
danger of becoming continental, in-

ternational. The prize of this en-

larged war will not be a small piece
of land in the Chaco, but entire

South and Central America and
world hegemony.
, All the efforts at "pacilistic solu-

tion" are not only the phantasies
of a class which lives on illusions.

Not only will they not stop an im-
perialist war, but are also a great
obstacle in the path of the revolu-

tionary solution of an imperialist

war by revolutionary methods. Be-
tween the imperialist war of the
big financiers, and the revolution-

ary war of the proletariat we find

the petty bourgeoisie dreaming of

"pacifist solutions" of all wars. In
this matter also the middle class

in-between nature of this all be-

comes clear.

Free trade? One rubs his eyes
to find out if by some chance he
has not reversed the position of
the hero of Bellamyfs "Looking
Backward" and instead of waking
up in the 21st century, has awak-
ened in the year 1850. To call for

free trade—like the industrial cap-
italists of the latter years in Eng-
land—in the year 1934, when the
world is engaged in a war (at pres-

ent concealed, but soon to be open)
between the imperialists who are
continually raising tariff wars
against each other, and the prole-

tariat, one of whose historic tasks
is the freeing of world economy
from its national harriers, shows
definitely that this conference is

representative of the hopeless pet-

ty bourgeoisie.

As in international politics (war)
and in economics, so in national

politics the middle class character

of this call is clear. Between fas-

cism and the proletarian dictator-

ship this call defends the form of

government ideal for capitalism at

the time it was small, progressive

and democratic. There is no word
of independent working class ac-

tion of even a reformist type.

All of these things clearly prove
that what we will have in Buenos
Aires in September will be an in-

ternational conference of represen-

tatives of a class left behind by the
march of history : the Latin Ameri-

can industrial bourgeoisie. The
ideas of this class are on par with
ita economic development: 1830.

The bourgeois United States of

Europe was and is a utopia owing
to the fact that European capital-

ism cannot overcome its inner dif-

ferences that lead them to the

building of ever higher tariff wails

and the exciting of ever more frenz-

ied nationalism. For the same rea-

son — that European and North
American Imperialism cannot: over-

come their differences—the bour-

geois United States of South and
Central America is doomed to be

still-born. Such is the nature of

politics In the epoch of imperialism.

The proletariat lives in 193*. It

needs an internationalism suitable

to its epoch, a revolutionary inter-

nationalism that will carry society

forward instead' of backward.
For the Latin American coun-

tries the next step forward is the
formation of the United Socialist

Soviet States of Latin America.
The main task of this union will be

the defense and extension of the

proletarian dictatorships of the

various countries against the at-

tacks of imperialism, chiefly Wall
Street. —C. C.
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Muenzenberg in a Web
Of Contradictions

In the July 31st issue of the New
Masses, Willi Muenzenberg under-

takes to explain the German events
to the American workers.

It seems that there is very little

agreement on this question even in

the minds of the Stalinist histor-

ians, since each new pamphlet and
article on the subject contradicts

the laborious apologetics of its pre-

decessors.

However that may be, we are
presented by Muenzenberg with a
brand new interpretation, which is

to give the American workers the

key to the German situation.

Unfortunately, space limitations

do not permit us to deal adequately
with each point raised. What we
intend to do therefore, is to concen-
trate exclusively on the material

presented by Muenzenberg, and
show that even on the assumption
that the premises laid down are

irue (which they are not),—the

conclusions drawn are entirely at

variance with the facts presented.

In an introduction where he at-

tempts to give a picture of the con-

ditions in Germany prior to Hitler's

appointment as Chancellor, Muen-
zenberg reveals in the most unmis-
takable manner the crass, unhistor-

ical and un-Marxian approach of

the Stalinist historians.

After recording the effects ef the

economic crisis in Germany from
192S, he goes on to attribute the

success of the Fascists in winning

a mass base (1) to the propaganda
of Goebbels and (2) "by promising

every group in the population what
that group desired".

And what, pray, was the "revo-

lutionary party' doing during that

interval? 'The Socialist Party,"

Mqenzenberg continues, was "de-

clining steadily" during 1930-1931

and : "The Communist Party in the

ensuing winter of 1932-1933 began
to win the masses at a rapid rate.

It began to attain considerable suc-

cess in its tactic of the united front

(from below!)."

Under these conditions, granting

for the moment that they are true,

and that "when the Prussian Gov-
ernment was overthrown in the

coup d'etat of July 20, 1932 . . .

(the) Social Democracy's last iota

of prestige disappeared", it should

have been a comparatively easy

task for the C. P. to rally the work-

ers under its banner.

Make This Out—If You Can!

But, no I Despite the fact that

the Social Democracy was com-
pletely discredited and that: "Its

trade unions were losing members
at a catastrophic pace" and ; that

the U. P. was attalaing "consider-

able success in its policy of the

united frontV ; and, that it was win-

ning "the masses at a rapid rate"

—despite all these favorable fac-

tors, says Muenzenberg, the reason

"Hitler did not seize power in an

open struggle against the working
class", was because this same So-

cial Democracy (which bad already

lost its influence), prevented the

workers "from making a solid unit-

ed front; (and) had been com-
pelled to make a retreat*.

How is one then to interpret all

his statements about the success of

the party's united front policy, its

winning the masses at a rapid rate

and the disintegration of the S.D.?

Perhaps the editors of the New
Masses will undertake to enlighten

the American workers on this score!

And then to cap it all, he con-

cludes this part of his article with

this statement: "We will continue

the tactics of the united front, as

we have successfully up to now
(!), together with the German
workers, for a real revolution and
not for another bourgeois-social

demcratlc regime." Is this perhaps
the same kind of united front that

Browder is now so anxious to have
the S. P. accept?

By this casuistry, the Stalinists

hoix: to extricate themselves from
their responsibility for the German
defeat. But it is a difficult task.
It was not so long ago that Muen-
zenberg spoke in a different vein.

In February 1932, he had this to
say about the united front: "A
bloc or even an alliance, or even
temporary joint operation in indi-

vidual actions between the Commu-
nist Party and the Social Democra-
tic Party in Germany against Na-
tional Socialism, would1 forever dis-

credit the Communist Party among
the bFoad masses of the workers.
. .

.'* Then, it was the united front
from below that would crush fas-

cism, for as the great Stalin him-
seir hath said, and all the little

Muenzenbergs after him : "The So-
cial Democracy and Fascism are not
antipodes but twins". It was first

necessary to defeat the S. P. be-
fore fascism could be destroyed. In
a statement of the Central Commit-
tee of the German Communist party
in July, 1932, it was even pro-

claimed that fascism already ex-

isted !

"Before all, we must make it

clear to the social democratic
workers that what we have today
is the Fascist dictatorship. . . . The
same holds for the illusion that the

S.D.P.U. or the General German
Trade Union Alliance are also or-

ganizations of the anti-fascist

struggle. Whoever would aim to

build on the idea that by 'appeals'

to the S.D.P.G. or other reformist

organizations, a struggle would
come about, would disarm the pro-

letariat." — Rote Fall lie, July 26,

1932.

Muenzenberg, also cannot refrain

from taking a poke at the Trotsky-
ites. In a brilliant example of his-

tory written to order, he says: "The
Trotskyites say we made a mistake

in January, 1033 when we didn't

declare a general strike ourselvei

{?!), with or without the Social-

ists (!!>, when we didn't summon
the workers toj follow us into the

streets for an armed uprising. We
are ready to bear responsibility for

what we did before the Communists
of New York today, and before the

coming World Congress of the

Comintern in Moscow. The events

of the last one and a half years

have shown that the line of Thael-

mann and the German Party was
correct.'-

1

The correct line which put Hit-

ler into power and Thaelmann in

Jail, is now counter-posed to an in-

vented one for the Trotskyites. The
German L. O. which for years prior

to Hitler's advent to power consis-

tently advoacted the united front

between the S. D. and C. P., for

which they were peremptorily cas-

tigated as "counter-revolutionists",

are now accused of calling for an

armed uprising without the S.D.!

Needless to say, Muenzenberg docs

not quote chapter and verse to sub-

stantiate this fantastic proposition.

His very originary mind, while it

can invent unconscionable farbri-

oations, cannot produce what does

not exist.

While the World Congress of the

Comintern—if it ever is held—can

be depended on to whitewash the

criminal betrayal of the German
workers, the workers of N. X. and
the world over will soon give their

answer to the Stalintern—organiz-

er of defeats.

WORLD OF LABOR

If the number on your wrapper is

219
or smaller, your subscription to The
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at once and

so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot renew at

this time let us know how soon you

can.

Stalin's Camp Followers on Latin America
This article is devoted to a dis-

cussion of the position of those

apologists for the Stalinists, the
Lovestoneltes on Latin America.

These people in their pitiable im-

potence to influence the course of

events and because of the shameful
ambition of their leaders to recap-

ture important positions in the ap-
paratus of the Stalinist party, de-

fend or cover up the betrayals of

the Stalinists.

In August 1933 the class strug-

gle in Cuba reached the point at

which the tension of the classes

broke out into revolutionary strug-

gle against the Machado dictator-

ship and American Imperialism.

The Lovestoneltes maintained a
profound and, for them, wise si-

lence. When "revolutionists" do not

understand that the revolution has
arrived it is always wiser to keep
quiet. A month later the masses
struck again and raised the petty

bourgeoisie to the seat of power,

Martin supplanted DeCespedes as
provisional president. The- Love-

stoneltes still steeped themselves in

silence. Wisdom had not been

vouchsafed them. Four months
later the revolution suffered a de-

feat with the reinstallation in pow-
er of the docile servants of Ameri-
can imperialism; this time it was
Mendieta, who replaced Martin as

president. The Lovestoneltes re-

ported a general strike. They were
i too busy reforming the Communist

parties of Germany and the United

States to explain to the workers
the significance of the Cuban revo-

lution, what the Cuban workers
were doing, what mistakes they

were making, what was the role of

the Communist party of Cuba in

these events, what was still to be

done in Cuba, what was to be done
in the United States to help the

Cuban workers. The same silence

covered the infamous bargain Lit-

vinov made with Roosevelt in. its

relation to the Cuban revolution,

especially in the question of the

.

fight against American imperialism.

And on the war in the Gran Chaco
the Lovestoneltes observed the

same policy of silence-is-golden.

But those in the Lovestonelte

camp who had faith were reward-
ed. In the July 15 Issue of the

Workers Age the Lovestoneltes wio,
in their time "discovered" Latvia

and Esthonla, discovered the exist-

ence of the Cuban revolution. Those
who seek light on the struggles

which convulse the " 'Queen' of the

Carribeam" should read Ellen

Ward's "Cuba in Turmoil". But re-

member as you read that this is

the first pronouncement by these

right wing Communists on the Cu-
ban question. If you look for their

position on the Cuban revolution

you will look in vain. You will

find, however, that Cuba's geo-

graphic position, population princi-

pal crops and size are set forth with

the precision and language of a
tourist guide book.

One other aspect of Ward's cur-

ious approach deserves mention.

Ward tells us that "In addition to

our economic interest we have a

very vital political interest in

Cuba." (The interest of the inter-

national proletarian revolution?

No.) "Its dominant position in the

Carribean and Its closeness to the
Panama Canal make the island a
strategic point in the continental

defense of the United States."
1

!

(Our emphasis). Ward writes like

a patriot!

Ward attempts a chronological

survey of the events covered by the

period of the Lovestoneites' silence,

that is to say, the first year of the
present epoch of the Cuban revolu-

tion. It is a strange record which
she compiles. According to Ward
the "starving and wretched masses"
overthrew Machado. But Ameri-
can imperialism was able to ease in

DeCespedes who, Ward recognizes,

"sraelled so much of his former
chief". How was this possible?

Ward is discreetly silent, "The
army and the students supported by
another surge of the masses, took

control of the government and put

in Grau San Martin." Why were-
n't the masses able to take power?
Ward does not tell us. The U. S.

didn't recognize Grau. Wall Street

was afraid of the big bad wolf.

Grau who was carrying out repres-

sions against the workers and who
dared to use troops to shoot down
strikers and demonstrators, "ap-

peared to take the demands of the
masses too much in earnest". And
so it goes with Hevia and Mendieta.

The Cuban revolution is explained

as a succession of presidential per-

sonalities in relation to American
imperialism much as the school

texts explain history as a succes-

sion of kings. The class struggle in

this type of history, lurks some-
where In the background and makes
Its presence felt like the occasional

rumble of a volcano.

On the role of the Communist
party of Cuba Ward is as silent as

the tomb. Grave charges have been
laid at the door of this party. They
have been substantiated with docu-

ments. A clear case of treachery

has been made against the C. P. of

Cuba. But Ward, like her con-

freres, finds it politic to pass this

question by in silence. Eloquent
testimony of the character of this

movement !

!

Is this silence accidental Not
at all. Ward summarizes the state-

ment of the Communist party of

Cuba on the abrogation of the Piatt

Amendment. Did the Lovestone-

ites "discover" the literature of the

Cuban Stalinists only yesterday?

Strange and convenient ignorance

of the statement of the Communist
party of Cuba of the abrogation of

(Continued on Pace 4)

YOUTH UNITE IN BELGIUM
Belgian youth are showing the way of genuine

united front action to the young workers and stu-

dents of the world. An agreement for action against
war and fascism has been arrived at between the

three major youth organizations: The Xational Fed-
eration of Young Socialist Guards, the Young Com-
munist League and the Young Leninists (the Bel-

gian counterpart of the Young Spartacus). The
three organizations will tight for the liberation of
all class war prisoners irrespective of political affili-

ation and organize joint action of the workers against

the dictatorial powers of the reactionary Belgian
government. Further, the united organizations will

combat the recent government decrees calling for the
dissolution of the Young Socialist Guards and the

Young Leninists. Independence of organization is to

be maintained in the united struggle against the com-
mon foe.

Two features are of interest here. One is that the
Stalinist youth organization have designed to enter

a united front with the "counter-revolutionary Trot-
skyists". And the other is the splendid attitude of

the Young Socialists in the course of the negotiations

with the Stalinists. The Belgian Y.C.L. addressed
a proposal to the Young Socialists calling for united
struggle in behalf of Tliitclmann. To this the Y.S.G.

replied in part

:

"We believe that the defense of a militant like

Trotsky Is equally as important and that we should
be in the camp opposing the French bourgeoisie. We
think that every militant without regard to tendency
hounded by international reaction should be defended
by us,"

* » »

NOTES ON THE UNITED FRONT
Czechoslovakia

A blanket refusal was the answer of the Czech
Socialist party to the Stalinist request for a united
Eront. They charge the Communist party with split-

ling the trade union movement and working for the
destruct ion of the social democratic organizations.

In years gone by, this argument would not have car-
ried an ounce of water. But since the auvent of Stal-

inism, with ils theories of 'social-fascism" and "red
trade unions" not a few workers are affected by it

and believe thr reformists sincere in refusing the
united front.

Britain

Here too Hie "Loyal Opposition of Ills Majesty
King George", liic chauvinists of the Labor Party
have rejected unity of action with the C. P. In Brit-
ain flip Communist Party is an insignificant sect. It

has little or no support in the unions which could
reenforce its demand. Then the whole policy of the
last live years wives ns a condemnation. Two out-
standing reasons motivate the Labor Party refusal

of the united front: It "would stimulate confusion In

our own ranks ami weaken our hold over public opin-
ion." In other words, the united front would dis-

credit the fakers in the eyes of the workers and com-
promise them in the opinion of the bourgeoisie. They
forget, however, that this is the party of Stalin and
not of Lenin.

Holland
The H. P. of Holland says "Nothing Doing." Go

appeal to our International. That's how they answer
the Stalinist appeal for the united front. They could
never get. away with such brazen cynicism if the
offer were made by a real revolutionary party. They
would have to answer to the workers for whom the
danger of fascism is more important than the pres-

tige «f the bureaucrats, reformist or Stalinist.

Sweden
In Sweden the Social Democrats constitute the

bourgeois government. Consequently they will have
no truck with any proposition for united front. Be-
cause ... it might lead to sad results for bourgeois
society. And that, they wouldn't like at all. So they
say to the C. P. "There is a gulf between the revolu-

tionary line of Bolshevism and the peaceful road of

Social Democracy. . . . The united front slogan is

simply a slogan to increase the influence of Bolshe-
vism at the expense of the Social Democrats and
the trade unions."

* • *

CONDEMNATION AT AN* PRICE
In this column last week we wrote of the heavy

toll taken by Kuo Miu Tang terror of the Interna-
tionalists in China. In the course of the note we
told of the plight of comrade Chen Du Hsiu, founder
of the Communist party of China and leader of the
Communist League there. We said that due to the
intervention of bourgeois admirers he was not sub-

jected to the same treatment as other political pris-

oners. The statement was immediately seized upon
by a certain scribbler for the Daily Worker, one
Harry Gamiest, who says that . . . "The main bour-

geois admirer of Chen Du Hsiu is Wang Chin Wei,
one of the chief henchmen of Chiang Kai Shek." On
what authority he makes this assertion he does not
bother to say. Facts are least important in the Stal-

inist press. This different treatment (whatever it is,

it means intense suffering for the Chinese revolution-

ist, who has now rounded out his seventieth year)

is accorded Chen, according to Cannes, because of

"his service to the executioners of the Chinese work-
ers and peasants." Then why is he in jail altogether?

Surely even the Chinese bourgeoisie has more use for

such a "staunch friend" than to keep him cooped up
in a foul dungeon. Or perhaps, us the argument
went in regards to the "red" scare in Minneapolis,

it is to make him more popular with the Chinese
workers in order to be able to sell them out later?

But the stalwart loyalty of Chen to the revolution-

ary workers of China stands in glaring contrast to

the craven capitulation and outright treachery of

Stalinist leaders in China. Gannes say
J» they are

executed immediately upon apprehension. That might
be true if they stuck to their guns. But the facts

speak another story with most of them. Here is only

a partial list of Gannes' heroes who have reneged

on the proletariat, capitulated to the bourgeoisie and
even betrayed their own comrades:
Tsang King-teh—secretary of the Chinese section

of the International lted Aid.

Chen Yung-chao—head of the Chinese Communijt
party.

Chang Chi-yung—director of the Organizational

Department of the Kiangsu Provincial Committee of

the Chinese Communist party.

Liu Wen Hsiang—a party member and secretary and
executive memher of the party-controlled Shanghai
Labor Union.

Fang Yuen-ming—editor of the party's trade union

organ.

These facts only partially exhaust the names of

the real renegades from Communist, to say nothing
of the scores of spies, the most ardent "Trotsky-

baiters.", that wormed there way into the leading

councils of the party only later to betray the most
militant and courageous workers to the police.

NEW INTERNATIONAL OFF THE PRESS
The August issue of the New International is now

available to all readers. It is an anti-war number
and the major part of its contents deal with the
questions of imperialism and militarism in the last

war and the war to come. Besides, there is highly

interesting material on the united front in France,
containing documents hitherto unavailable in the

English language.
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Unitedt ruitCompany Vs.

United Banana Workers

A few weeks ago seven thousand

Ooeta Rica banana workers went

on strike. It was the biggest strike

in Costa Kican history and was

distinguished by several unique

features that together made enough

of an impact on the hide of. the

United Fruit Company to make the

strike New York Times news.

In the first place, the workers

went out on an all-inclusive, in-

dustrial union basis. Cutters, load-

ers, railroad and dock men stopped'

work, paralyzing the banana indus-

try from the jungle to the water's

edge.

The government gun-men, called

In at once by the many United Fruit

boys holding public office, were un-

able to make a dent in the strike

—

unable even to get near the armed,

fighting workers, led by Communist

Party members and backed by C. P.

representatives in the Costa Rican

legislature—men who, let us slate

with honest surprise, are making a

consistent, intelligent fight against

the United Fruit strangeihold.

International Solidarity in Strike

A second remarkable feature

about this strike was its close con-

tact with Nicaraguan workers, and

its solid support by Jamaican Negro

workers in the Atlantic zone, in

spite of the race-hatred campaign

carried on by the United Fruit and

the smaller subsidiary planters.

The Costa Rican government began

deporting Nicaraguans shortly

after the strike, accusing them of

being "foreign trouble-makers", but

at the root of this action was the

fear of strike in Nicaragua too

—

also, like Costa Rica, a vast estate

of the United Fruit. The workers

might discover—they are learning

rapidly—that the precious national

boundaries are economically ficti-

tious—that the Nicaraguans are not

only suffering imperialist exploita-

tion like themselves, but largely in

the same industries and under the

yoke of the same companies

!

An international strike would be

new in Latin-Amerca —and im-

mensely dangerous to the United

Frnlt Company, whose huge empire

includes most of Central America

and the Caribbean /.one. and spreads

into South America, especially in

Colombia and Venezuela. A huge

industrial union embracing the

fruit, sugar and coffee industry could

paralyze not only the industry it-

self, but most of the railroad and

water traffic in the Caribbean zone.

Hence the alarm of the United

Fruit at the fraternizing of Nicara-

guan and Costa Rican workers.

Furthermore, international indus-

trial unionism, cutting through na-

tional borders, would wipe away
the big talking point of petty-bour-

geois demagogic agitators and gov-

ernments—at present a strong and

typical Latin American product--

for these kuomintangists base their

appeal on ''anti-imperialist" super-

nationalist "peasant and worker"

demagogy. The workers cutting

bananas might find out their true

class status—side by side with the

railroad men and ship-workers,

against native nationalist bourgeoi-

sie and the United Fruit.

Strike Triumphs

So a third remarkable feature of

the strike emerges: it was won.

The workers sot a raise, and vir-

tual union recognition, since the

strike was settled by a committee

upon which were represented the

union, the Communist Party, and

the government—acting for United

Fruit. This denouement contrasts

sharply with the big United Fruit

strike in Colombia several years

ago, when the government sent in

troops to crack down on the more

or less marooned banana cutters,

and broke the strike by means of

brutality and terror. Many Jives

were lost, and the struggle finally

degenerated into skirmish and sa-

botage, United Fruit losing, at its

own estimate, a million dollars in

fruit and property.

The Costa Rican C. P., one of

the few Third International groups

left in the world which actually

pursues an intelligent trade-union

policy, and maintains a realistic po-

litical fight, has emerged from the

struggle greatly strengthened and

heathily growing. The workers have

learned several lessons from this

strike, which If followed up should

make of it an enormously signifi-

cant step forward in the history of

American labor.

Lessons of Strike

First, the strength of the indus-

trial union principle as applied to

agricultural workers tied' up in the

same great colonial combine as

marine workers, railroad men, etc.

This should lead to a new and
clearer concept of Latin-American

land-workers, for the most part no

longer "peasants" but true prole-

tariat.

Second, the strength of interna-

tional industrial unionism, particu-

larly clear in the Caribbean zone,

where the great majority of work-

ers are reduced to an identical class

and industial position in the employ

of a few great companies, who have

long since wiped out, economically,

all trace of national borders.

Third, the strength of a strike

led and supported by an active, in-

telligent, militant workers' party.

The fourth necessary step, dic-

tated by economic reality, should

be the linking, by means of indus-

trial unionism and politically, of

Latin-American workers to North
Americans, for at that point a gen-

eral strike in the banana industry,

or coffee or sugar, would become a

movement of enormous power and
significance: and would reveal the

true international nature of imper-

ialism, and the necessity of inter-

national action, on a mass basis,

against it. —JEAN MENDKZ.

HopkinsandRelief

(Continued from Page 1)

They, and they alone, are to de-

cide how much of the dwindling

relief funds will be given to strik-

ers. Have they been sufficiently

starved, is their need sufficiently

desperate, are they properly grate-

ful and amenable to reason?

There are insufficient funds on

hand to take care of one-tenth of

this country's starving. Who be-

lieves, then, that the local author-

ities can accept, if they would, the

additional burden of the striking

thousands?

John E. Edgerton need fear noth-

ing. The government troops will

be at his dispo|al to crush the

strikers. Funds, unlimited govern-

ment funds, are his to break the

strike. Relief for the strikers re-

mains a promissory note, unsigned

and undated.

Meanwhile, will the govenment
continue to pour its loans into the

coffers of manufacturers engaged

in breaking strikes and locking out

workers? It will.

The Weirton Company, arch-foe

of organized labor, defiant of even

the government's order to re-hire

union men it had fired, is one of the

chief beneficiaries of Roosevelt's

generous administration, through
loans and subsidies, through sums

of money sufficient to feed every

single striker in the textile indus-

try.

Labor Da.y, the first Monday in

September, is not the holiday of

labor.

Set aside as a national holiday by

Congress on June 28, 1894 in direct

opposition to the revolutionary cel-

ebration of May 1, it found its most

direct support in the reactionaries

of the American Federation of La-

bor.

The difference between May 1

and "Labor Day" is not as some of

our reformist friends would have us

believe: a foreign celebration ver-

sus an American holiday. Quite

the contrary. Baptised with the

blood of the Haymarket martyrs,

May 1 was founded by the A. F.

of L. itself, only later to be adopted

by the European labor and Socialist

movement.
The burning creed of the class

struggle and the illusory shibbo-

leth of class peace—there lies the

significant opposition between May
1 and Labor Day.

An Offering: of Capitalism

With the full blessings of the

President oE the United States,

with the benediction of the bosses

who drive their "help" with the

whip of slave conditions, with the

mock eulogies of the labor-hating

capitalist press on "the dignity of

labor'', the working class is given

a day off—without pay—to enjoy

the full "harvest" of a year of toil.

Contrast this picture of super-

hypocrisy with May 1, when the

capitalist class trembles in fear of

the "revolution,", when the state

and city authorities mass their

armed minions to prevent "seizure

of property", when the hired press

screams with rumors of "bomb
plots*', "assassinations" and breathes

a sigh of relief when the demon-

strations are over and they still

remain in power.

We judge ourselves by what our

enemies think and say of us.

For the American working class

Labor Day of 1834. is no day of re-

joicing, rest or reereation. Whether

Bill Green, President Roosevelt or

J. P. Morgan like it or not, it will

be a day of struggle, of class war.

Cotton Mills Close on Labor Day
Labor Day 1934 will resound

with the echo of the marching feet

of nearly a million underpaid' and
over-exploited textile workers leav-

ing their places of drudgery in a

nation-wide general strike.

Labor Day 1934 will find the

working class rankling with resent-

ment at the broken promises of the

self-appointed "savior" in Washing-

ton. They have learned much in

this year—that the New Deal of

the NRA has been a Raw Deal of

Company Unions, starvation wages
and charity pittances for the un-

employed.
Labor Day 1934 finds the Ameri-

can proletariat scarred from many
battles. Auto workers in Toledo,

truck drivers in Minneapolis, long-

shoremen in San Francisco, coal

miners in Alabama, furniture

workers in the "model" village of

Kohler have shed their blood in the

cause of unionism.

They have faced and fought the

clubs and bullets of the police, the

tear gas and bayonets of the Na-

tional Guard. Every strike has

had its martyrs.

Labor Day 1934 is greeted with

the announcement of the steel trust

of a reduction in wages, the her-

ald of the second big gun in the

capitalist onslaught on the working

class. First the fire was trained

on the unions and now a slashing

attack on wages is being prepared.

Stronger and More Confident

But on the other hand, the work-

ing class is stronger and more
militant on Labor Day 1934 than

it was a year ago. Membership in

unions has grown by leaps and
bounds. In more than one industry

the left-wing workers are for the

first time challenging the corrupt

bureaucracy of the A. F. of L.

Labor, slowly but surely, is begin-

ning to feel its power. Let the

bosses and their servants awe the

day when the workers rise to their

full stature.

For when that day comes not a

few shams will be punctured. And
outstanding among them, is the

sham of capitalism itself. The ris-

ing profits concurrent with the

lower standard of living for the

working class, the destruction of

essentials of life alongside with ap-
palling hunger, the waste, the

anarchy, the insanity of this sys-

tem—all of this we can say is more
firmly impressed in the minds of

thousands today who were obliv-

ious to the meaning of the present

set-up of things on Labor Day 1933.

That is the significance of Labor

Day 1934. It is not a day of cele-

bration—no holiday ever granted by

the bosses can be that—but a day
for the workers to reflect over the

momentous happenings of the past

year. And when the reflections are

transformed into action, then there

will be real holidays—workers hol-

idays.

Tom Mooney Appeals to

Laborfor Assistance

Stalin Followers

on Latin America
(Contined from Page 3J

Richberg Forgets

{Continued from Page 1)

over June 1933. Between June and'

July of this year" however, (again

an oversight on the part of Rich

berg) there was a decrease in em-
ployment of 360,000 workers in the

manufacturing industries, and a

like decrease of 342,000 in the non-

manufacturing industries. This
would bring the total increase of

employment for private industry

from last June to July of this year

to the grand total of about 1,600,000

workers. In addition to the above
about 1,000,000 men are being em-

ployed' on the various relief jobs

running anywhere from the one dol-

lar a day of the C. C. C. to the 50

dollars a month of the P. W. A.

workers.

The total applications for jobs at

the federal and state employment
agencies ran well over 15 million.

Tims does this merry dance of

figures continue. Between 1,500,000

and 2,000,000 workers taken back
to industry at the magnificent

wage of about 15 dollars per

week. Real wages go down. Pro-

fits rise anywhere from 200 to 600

percent.

Sinclair Plan
(Continued from Page 1)

of a demagogue—even an "honest"

demagogue is to disarm oneself in

advance. The very fact that Sin-

clair got so overwhelming a vote

simply indicates that the issue of

freeing Mooney in California is not

the bugaboo that cowards in the

labor movement have made It out

to he.

We shall return to the election

campaign in California, particularly

as It revolves about Sinclair, In

coming issues of the Militant. But
in conclusion we want to repeat the

words to Sinclair Junior to bis

father : "Daddy, read your own
books."

•J-

FALL TERM OF INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
TO OPEN OCTOBER 1st

The Internal ional Workers School will open at its new head-

quarters, 144 Second Avenue, on October 1st, with the following

courses

:

1. ABC of Marxism Carl Cowl, Instructor

2. Organization Principles Instructor to be Announced

3. History and Principles of the International

Communists Mai Shachtman

4. State and Revolution Jack Weber

5. American History Felix Morrow

6. Elementary Marxian Economics Alfred Weaver

You are urged to register now for whatever courses you are In-

t«wted in. Registrations are accepted daily at the office of the

•cnool. Bach course is $1.50 for the complete term. Further inform-

ation may be obtained by telephoning Gramercy 5-5924.

the fight against American imper-

ialism !

What are the perspectives of the

Cuban revolution? Can the Com-
munist party of Cuba be "restored

to a Leninist basis (we assume that

the ijovestoneites will not dare to

maintain that the Cuban Stalinists

have been pursuing a Leninist pol-

icy although they have yet to ana-

lyze their "mistakesi"}? For the

answers to these questions you look

in vain in Ward's Baedeker of the

Cuban revolution.

But perhaps we demand too much
of Ward. After all, judging by the

Workers Age she is only a tyro in

the subtle art of covering up the

traees of the Stalinists. We must

look to the maestros of the Love-

stoneite fold for more expert per-

formances. Those who read Ward
will turn with a sigh of anticipa-

tion to the radio speech of Wolfe

on Latin America which is reported

in the same issue of the Workers

Age. Wolfe's subject was "Voice

of the Americas" and no one will

doubt that his two precipitate vis-

its to Mexico together with many
other attributes highly qualifies

him to deal with this subject.

Wolfe spoke from a capitalist ra-

dio station and could not, in all

probability, have used the forth-

right language of the revolutionary

movement. This circumstance im-

posed on him a severe restriction in

the use of his language, but only

in his language. No other restric-

tion is permissible for a revolution-

ist. Better to give up the oppor-

tunity to speak than accomodate the

content of your speech to the de-

mands of the capitalist radio cen-

sors. Let us note at once that

Wolfe seized the occasion to cover

himself with the mantle of a modest

patriotism. "As an American speak-

ing to Americans", said Wolfe, "I

do not Jtel it appropriate here to

mnke suggestions to those south of

the Rio Grande." The language of

Ward is likewise the language of

her master. Nay more! It is ap-

parently the language of the Love-

stoneite movement Tomorrow it

will take on the flesh and blood of

national chauvinism.

Why was it not appropriate to

"make suggestions" to an audience

of thousands? Where is it more
appropriate? In the Workers Age

which reaches far fewer workers?

What do revolutionists want the

radio for if not to make suggestions

on the solution of their problems

to the toiling masses of the entire

world, nort.i and south of the RI6

Grande and everywhere else?

Wolfs wanted "rathet to say a

few wifds about what we Ameri-

cans should do as a people if we
wish to promote better relations

with our neighbors to the South".

(Our emphasis.) And Wolfe pro-

ceeded to make a speech which any

bourgeois demagogue looking for

petty bourgeois and working class

votes could have made In its en-

tirety daily.

Moreover Roosevelt appears to be

achieving the very solution Wolfe
advocated. He granted "Independ-

ence" to the Philippines; he abro-

gated the Piatt amendment ; he
withdrew marines from Haiti. A
revolutionist speaking over the ra-

ti'o on the Latin American question

has a clear duty to expose the

hypocritical, demagogic, anti-work-

ing class nature of these maneuvers
by the leading Imperialist power
of the world to deceive the Latin
American workers into thinking

that U. S. capitalism is friendly to

them with resulting trade advan-

tages for it at the expense of its

imperialist rivals. But a worker
listening to Wolfe over the radio,

or reading his speech in the Work-

ers Age could draw only one con-

clusion in this respect: that Wolfe's

policy was not different from Roos-

evelt's! In this way Wolfe, the

Workers Age, which prints the

speech without comment and ap-

parently agrees with it in toto, and

the Lovestoneites as a movement
give objective assistance to the class

enemy and help "the strongest pow-

er on the continent" to fasten its

bloody yoke around the necks of

millions of our fellow workers.

Wolfe said that there cannot be

equality and free cooperation

smon the peoples of the American

comments "wh'le there exists any

intervention or any threat of in-

tervention, uny economic or politi-

cal or military pressure by the

strongest power on this continent to

influence the form of govarnment or

the internal affairs and economic

life of any other land". This is

said abstractly without reference to

the necessity for fighting political

and military Intervention in Cuba
both in Cuba and the United States;

or to the shambles in the Gran

Chaco which is engineered by the

two strongest powers in the world

without any overt governmental,

political, economic or military in-

tervention or pressure whatsoever.

On this remarkable development

which foreshadows the coming

world war as the Balkan war of

1912 rehearsed the World War
which burst forth two years later,

Wolfe who had the opportunity to

speak loudly and clearly, was si-

lent.

Wolfe told his audience that the

cooperation he spoke for was pos-

sible "only when the destinies of

each land are directly ruled by the

great majority, the workers, farm-

ers, peasants and producers gener-

ally". True enough; but abstract

enough to win the enthusiastic

support of Darrow who has joined

the Baptist church, or the Farmer

Labor party which makes even

more radical declarations and Gov-

ernor Olson himself. In short,

Wolfe's formulations are correct in

the abstract but are not filled by

him with a revolutionary working

class content. And that is the in-

evitable mark of the opportunist.

As for his patriotism and Ward's,

an organization which tolerates

such people in its ranks and prints

their speeches and articles without

even any comment is rendering the

greatest service to the bourgeoisie

and the greatest harm to the work-

ing class.

One is no wiser after reading

Ward and Wolfe than before. The
Lovestoneite3 will not solve the

problems of the Latin American

and American revolutions. But

they can muddle the thinking of a

number of sincere and revolution-

ary workers. The quicker the Am-
erican section of the Fourth Inter-

national is launched and comes to

grips with these problems the soon-

er will we be able to settle accounts

with these right wing Stalinists.

—JOHN COATES.
San Luis Pctosl, Mexico, Aug. 16

Onion Workers

Battle Terror

OPEN FORUM
"Literature and Revolution"

Speaker:

GEORGE HARLEN
(Author: "The Road")

Friday, Sept. 7, at 8 PJtt.

144 Second Avenue, N.T.C.

QUESTIONS : : DISCUSSION

Admission Free

Auspices: Downtown Branch

Communist League of America

McGuffey, o.—Two months ago
some 500 men, women and children

working in the largest onion fields

in the country went out on strike.

On numerous occasions prior to the

walkout they had requested better

working conditions and an increase

in wages. The employers refused

to grant any concessions and began
to systematically fire the most ac-

tive.

A committee representing the

workers demanded that those fired

be put back to work. The employ-
ers refused and threatened to fire

all of them. This incident on top

of the miserable wages they were
receiving precipitated the strike.

Demand 35 Cents an Hoar

The strikers immediately organ-

ized and applied for a charter from
the A. F. of L. They demanded
recognition of the union, an eight

hour day and 35 cents an hour.

They had been working 12 and 15
hours a day for 10 cents per hour
and children for 5 cents an hour.

Up until a few days ago the

strike had succeeded in crippling
production. The entire population

gave the strikers sympathy and
support.

Tiie strikers were evicted from
their homes and relief refused. All

kinds of provocations were attempt-

ed and as many as 30 strikers were
in jail at one time in connection

with activities attending the strike.

To no avail. The strikers* held

their ranks. The employers became
frantic and resorted to every means
to smash the strike.

Then an epidemic of fires and
bombings started. Strange to say,

only old, dilapidated barns were
burned and no lives lost or serious

property damage resuited. It was
obvious that this was the work of

the bosses in an attempt to smash
the strike and arouse public opin-

ion against the workers.

Mayor's Home Bombed
These provocations culminated in

the bombing of Mayor Ott's home
a few days ago. Immediately,
O'Dell, president of the union, was
brought to the county sheriff's bar-

racks for questioning. Present at

the inquiry was Sheriff Mitchell

and six special deputies.

Suddenly, a crowd of some three

hundred' "Citizen Vigilantes"

crashed through the harracks' door
and, taking the forces of "law and
order" by "surprise", captured
O'Dell. They dragged him outside,

beat him up and threw him in a
truck which was rapidly driven

away.

Late that night O'Dell appeared
at his home suffering from numer-
ous wounds. He had been taken
across the county line, terribly

beaten and told to get out of the

county on pain of death. He was
warned that his child would be
killed and his home destroyed If he
dared return.

The strikers immediately organ-
ized a defense group and prepared
for the threatened return of the

Vigilantes.

O'Dell, in behalf of the union
said, concerning a return of the
Vigilantes. "Let them come. We'd
give $500 a head for anyone who
gets away alive."

The workers are determined to

defend their rights with their lives.

The entire labor movement In this

territory is up In arms and ready
to support the onion strikers until

the strike is won.
—KARRI MILTON1

.

MY DEAR FRIENDS, COMRADES
AND FELLOW UNIONISTS:

As I write this letter San Fran-
cisco Bay District is tied up tight-

er than a knot from one of the

greatest demonstrations of working
class solidarity ever manifested in

the whole history of this entire

country.

For the past two months the In-

ternational Longshoremen's Asso-
ciation, along with nine other Mar-
ine Workers Unions, have been

conducting one of the finest and
bravest militant labor strikes ever

fought in this country. These
same corrupt and all-powerful

forces that FRAMED and RAIL-
ROADED me to this living hell for

LIFE are the ones now trying to

break this strike. They ordered
their murderous police to shoot

these strikers down in cold blood

without the least provocation—it

was wanton, wilful murder. Then
they had the State militia called in

to help break this wonderful labor

solidarity.

These acts of violence and the un-

just itied appearance of the militia

into the strike Sione was like touch-
ing a match to a powder magazine.
Like one man the entire labor move-
ment iu a marvelous spontaneous
working class gesture called a gen-
eral strike; and this in spite of the
powerful opposition from all labor
leaders who were swept aside. Im-
mediately upon the consummation
of this foul treacherous betrayal of

the striking longshoremen and mar-
time workers unions, the henchmen
of these misleaders of labor, togeth-

er with thugs from the American
Legion, formed wrecking crews
and destroyed all literature, furni-

ture, records and other equipment
in a dozen radical workers' head-
quarters. The police were conven-
iently absent until the wrecking
was finished, then they appeared on
the scene and arrested every one as
Communists and threw them into

prison. Over 600 arrests were
made. Mayor Rossi said, "I will

drive every radical and Communit
out of San Francisco." A campaign
of terror is now in full swing

;

first the Communist then the unions
will be crushed under its heel

—

that is real unions, willing to fight

for its members; these militant

workers were the spark-plug in the
longshoremen's and general strike.

-Nothing that I might try to say
could begin to do justice to the
history-making events that are tak-
ing place in this region. Suffice to

say, that this is the beginning of

the end of the old order of things.

It may take months—maybe a few
years—but the end is inevitable.

These mllitaut workers, who have
found themselves and are not afraid
to fight for their rights will soon
realise that I too fought their fight

18 years ago, and lost. They will

soon be making the light for my
freedom. ] want you to help me
hring this struggle forcefully and
dramatically before all workers and
their unions.

The entire country should be
plastered with the enclosed Poster.
No labor or working class event
should be allowed to pass without
putting the Mooney Case on its

map. The only reason that I am
in prison is because of my militant,

loyal devotion to the cause of the
workers, and 1 the^further fear, that
if released I would again become
active in the labor movement.

In this present industrial up-
heaval I see real hopes or my free-

dom, and very little hopes for same
from the capitalist courts and poli-

ticians in public office. But I am
availing myself of every opportun-
ity to ask for my freedom just to
prove to the workers what they can
expect from the courts and other
public officials doing the dirty work
for capitalism.

On July 27, my 18th anniversary,
I begin my nineteenth year in pris-
on. August Second marks my 32nd
anniversary of membership into the

]
International Holders' Union. These
dates should be exploited to signal
attention to this monstrous frame-
up. Labor Day, In every city In
the country should afford a won-
derful opportunity for a brave and
daring exploitation of thfs case. I

hope every one of my real friends,
comrades and fellow unionists will
not forget me on that day.

The prices of these posters, 24x
38 inches, are reasonable. 15c for
a single copy; 10 for $1.00; 25 cop-
ies for $2.00; 50 copies for $3.50;
100 copies for $6.00; 500 copies for
$27.50; 1,000 copies for $50.00, pay-

able inj advance to Tom Mooney
Holders' Defense Committee, P. O.

Box 1475x San Francisco, Califor-

nia.

The posters can be used in con-

nection with advertising Mooney
Mass Protest meetings. They can

be carried in parades on wooden
frames, hung in union offices and
halls and workers' headquarters,

placed in friendly store windows
and pasted up in places where great

crowds pass. These banners should

be carried in all Labor Day par-

ades, and also May Day parades. In

fact there are a thousand different

very valuable uses to which they

can be put.

We are desperately hard up for

funds to carry on our fight on three

fronts—in the capitalist courts, be-

fore the capitalist governors, and

to the workers—where our real

hopes are. We are enclosing a coin

card with the hope that you will

at least enclose a small coin to meet
the expense of printing and mailing

this to you ; and if fortune smiles

more kindly upon you now than it

does on many millions of starving

workers we will not be angry with

you for disregarding the coin card

and substituting a check, postal or

express money order to enable us

to prosecute this case all the more
vigorously.

We shall be very happy to have

an order from you for a large bun-

dle of these posters to be used iu

your city, now or at a later date.

We are sending out 25,000 of these

circular letters and posters, and

that in itself is an item which, we
hope you will consider when pass-

ing upon this urgent plea.

U. S. District Judge St. Sure not

only refused to grant my writ of

habeas corpus, but also refused to

issue a certificate of probable cause,

which would entitle us to appeal

from his decision. lie said we
should seek relief in the State Su-

preme Court, where we have three

times sought and been denied said

relief. We have asked the U. S.

Circuit Court to grant a certificate

of probable cause and to hear our
original application for a writ-ha-

beas corpus. This court promised

us a decision on the certificate of

probable cause by the middle of

July, which has already passed.

Your continued loyal and faith-

ful assistance in this desperate un-

even uphill 18-year old struggle

against the most powerful odds,

will be everlastingly cherished.

May we hope for your early reply?

Again I give thanks from the

depths of a grateful heart, and send

yon warmest personal regards with

firm proletarian greetings.

Fraternally and sincerely yours,

(Signed) TOM MOONEY
S1621

ORDER A BUNDLE OF MILI-
TANTS—ONE CENT PER COPY.

Food Prices Up
(Continued from Page 1)

this winter when the effects of the

drought will be felt with full force.

The thousands of small farmers
and agricultural workers forced off

the land will be compelled to seek

employment in the industrial cen-

ters which are now glutted with

millions of unemployed.

The demand for social insurance

will be raised by tens of thousands

of new voices. The organization

of the unemployed will take on new
meaning and will necessitate a new
orientation by the unions and un-

employed organizations as the un-

ity of employed and unemployed
will become an even greater neces-

sity in the face of the developing

strike struggles.

These perspectives place great

tasks before the revolutionary

workers. The burning need of a

new Communist Party to lead the

oncoming struggles is being reveal-

ed by each new event. It brooks no

delay!
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Minneapolis

Drivers Win
In Elections
The elections in the Minneapolis

trucking industry, held under Ihe
terms »f the .strike) settlement, re-

sulted in a sweeping victory for

the union in nearly all of the ling-

er houses. According to latest re-

ports the elections in the 22 mark-
et houses—the heart of the strug-

gle in the places involving the con-

trol of inside workers — showed
that the union carried the elec-

tions in 10 out of the 22 houses.

Virtually the same proportion
prevailed also in the larger trans-

fer companies. With few excep-

tions the union carried these also.

According to t he terms of tiie

strike settlement the employers
are now obliged to recognize the
union in all those places where it

secured a majority in the elections

and to deal with it directly in

wage and other negotiations. The
union leadership has already for-

mulated its schedule of wage de-

mands and has presented them to

the employers. If agreement is not
reached the wage dispute will then

go to arbitration within ten days.

The capitalist press reports of

the elections were misleading. The
Itki firms represented in the Em-
ployers Advisory Committee all

conducted elections. Many of these

are small one-horse concerns. The
superficial result showed the union
carried approximately one half and
lost the other half while a dozen
or so others are in contest. What
the reports neglected to state is

that the union carried the market
and the big transfer companies and
comes out of the contest more
strongly entrenched than ever he-

tore.

With this firm base in the heart
of the industry the task of eventu-

ally lining up the smaller firms is

greatly simplified, and the union

has already announced a campaign
of education and organisation to

this end.

1
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Labor Leaders Say

'NoWar onWar
7

The perfect flunky does not wait
for his master's orders, but antic-

ipates the unspoken desire. By the

same token, no one offers his ser-

vices to (he enemy more eagerly

than the renegade.

Thus Stanley Baldwin cails. for

increased air forces to "defend"
Great Britain's enlarged borders,—"Our frontier is now the Rhine."
—and his tiuukies among the so-

called leaders of British labor fall

over their heels in their haste to

offer up the workers to the slaugh-

ter.

Only a year ago, the British La-
bor Party issued a ringing call for

a General Strike in the event of

war. But that was a year ago,

and they have since been tipped

off by Baldwin that war is really

imminent. That changes the sit-

uation, of course.

"It is our duty unflinchingly to

support our government in all the

risks and consequences of fulfill-

ing its; duty to take action against

a peace-breaker," reads the state-

ment of the National Executive of

the Labor Party.

And the general strike as an
anti-war weapon is now officially

condemned by the Trade Union
Council.

'It is not at all likely that this

country will ever be the aggres-

sor." Thus piously George Gib-
sou defends the Council's betrayal.

Having agreed to suppurt a de-

fensive war, these labor-skates

now proceed to place a definition

upon "defensive" generous enough
to placate the most ardent imper-
ialist, the most vicious warlord.

"The British frontiers today is

the Rhine," says Baldwin, and the
labor flunkies call for the defense

of British frontiers (defensive

war). But the warlords demand
even more. Great Britain knows
no frontiers ; the sun never sets on
the British Empire. What of war
in the Far East, what of Japan,
India, Mongolia?

"We will distinguish," the labor

flunkies answer gravely, "between
a war of aggressive character, and
a war undertaken in defense of

the collective peace system . . .

duty to take action against a peace-

breaker."

What greater assurance could

Britain's imperialists demand?
This is more than an offer of sup-

port, it is an open invitation to

war.

Major Angas
Arrives With
Big "Boom"
Along with al the reports of

si cikes, lockouts a ud shootings of
siiiking pickets etc., the press has
been carrjing during the last few
weeks tlamboyant reports of a cer-

tain liuuk published by the British
business auaiysi. Major L. L. B.
Angus, "The Coining American
Boom".
By itself the book is scarcely

worthy of the attention of a labor
weekly, but the peculiar way in
which the press extolled it and the
fact that the otl.er day the World-
Telegram, of Hie Scripps-Howard
chain, began publishing the volume
in installments, with a headline
"The Coming A nerican Boom" on
its lirst page, gives us a very strong
premonition thai this is the begin-
ning of a greal press-agent cam-
paign to boost the already discred-
ited New Deal a. id to plug up with
ballyhoo some i.' the holes which
have been torn into it by continu-
ing unemployment, rising prices
and profits and stationary wages.

Few Sucke s This Time
The New Dealers and their hired

press agents wi I miss their mark
this time, we 1 -av. The striking
textile workers who have had their
wages of 12 and 13 dollars fixed by
"New Deal" la w, and who have
been beaten and shot by new deal
guards will nol suddenly take up
a new honeymo m with the NitA,
when they learn of Major Angas
that the devaluation of the dollar
will enable the banks "to increase

(Continued on Page 4)
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CLIMBING
OUT

We are happy to announce to the
readers of the Militant that the
response to our S.O.S. has helped

us raise one foot out of the finan-

cial rut.

The contributions which kept uk

above tin- »\;iter line of bankruptcy
came entirely t'r )in New York. The
names of those who threw us the

life-line follow:

Downtown Br.inch ?10.00

Anon 10.00

M. M it.00

Harlem Brand 4.00

Anonymous, Lrooklyn 3.00

Novack and liiee 2.00

Becker 2.00

Kim 1.00

A. Tobin 1.00

N. BermaiK . l.OO

F. S. N 1.00

This is just I ie smallest begin-

ning, comrades. It has helped pay
for paper and k ep the sheriff at a

healthy distance But it is nothing
permanent. Giv n the same condi-
tions we will b.' in the same jum
next week.

As we go to press we have not

yet heard from our out of town
branches and sympathizers. We
Iiojie they will make the grade in

as fine style as New York.
Donations v/t --e called for this

week .because if the emergency.
We don't want lo continue alarm-
ing our read* rs with distress

signals. There are ways this can
be avoided

;

1. Pledgers t hould immediately
pay up on the obligations they un-

dertook.

2. All outstanding bundle ac-

counts held by branches or indi-

viduals should immediately be

straightened otn and the money
forwarded.

3. In another column we pub-
lish the details of the closing of

the Organ izatio. i -Press Campaign.
Those holding c-iupon books should

make a final e.fort to dispose of

them within the next two weeks
and turn in boo.;s and receipts.

If comrades and friends of the

Militant work hard to carry out
the details outlined above we will

be a long way t iwards stability in

the Issuance of Ihe paper.

A little perspiration and a little

sacrifice is needed. The example of

comrade M. SI. from the Bronx
who turned ove.- $9.00 In the face

of an eviction notice from his home
should be an inspiration to every-

one. Other comrades not in such

straitened cln umstances will
please take note.

In closing: We are making vali-

ant efforts to make the Militant

readable and understandable to the

average worker. The opportuni-

ties are now at hand to spread the

Militant in every shop, factory and
worker's home. A few extra pounds

of energy and the Militant circula-

tion can take a big leap.

Let's go 1

LidComes off

InArmaments

Disclosures
"Oh, my dea r, what a stench

!

And to think, that cat has been
dead for only forty-two years.

Why does it stink so?"

"Oswald! itepiace that cover

this very instant, and don't you
dare take another peep."

The arms investigation commit-
tee is under way, and think of

what they discovered. "THEUH IS

AN INTKItNATIONAL A It MS
COMBINE!"

It seems that there is in the

United States a submarine building
company that goes by the shocking
title of "Electric Boat Co." (Own-
ership is as yet undisclosed—see if

you can guess. .Morgan. DuPont,
Ifockefeller, G uggenhem 'r ) T h i s

"Klectric Boat Co." sold submar-
ines all over the world. Wherever
some foreign company did the ac-

tual building of the submarine the

American company got a rake off

—for the use of its patents. When-
ever the American company got tbo
contract, the foreign "Boat Build-

ing" comjMlnies were entitled to a

cut In the profits— for the use of

their patents.

The business worked out some-
thing like this.

Busy with Death
Seven, years ago, when relations

between Chile and Peru were far

from harmonious and the controv-
ersy involving Tacna-Arica was
still boiling, the Electric Boat Co.,

it was shown, was working day
and night for contracts to arm
Peru. Representatives of Vickers
Ltd. (the British arms manufactur-
er), ally of the Americans, were
just, as busy on the other side try-

ing to convince the Chileans to

invest In a submarine flotilla or

two.

In the meantime the two com-
panies were giving each other ad-
vice as to how to proceed, and of

course were getting a cut in each
other's profits.

About this time the United States

Navy enters Ihe scene. The details

are too gory, but it seems that an
American naval commission was
.sent down to Peru to help build up
the Peruvian navy. Some submar-
ines were sold by the tiled rie Boat
Co., and the admiral's wife took a

free trip to Kurope.

The "Admiral", Captain Alfred

li. Howe, head of the Peruvian
naval mission, is hazy about who
paid for the trip. It might have
been the Kleetric Boat Co., but "I

have forgotten the details. 1 don't

see anything off color about it."

Sir Basil Cleans Lip

Sit' Basil Zaharoft, notorious in-

ternational arms manufacturer, is

reported to have received about

two million dollars in commissions
for "business" sent to the Ameri-
can company. The introduction of

the name of this mulli-niillionaire

mystery man created rather a fur-

or. He was noted for his imparti-

ality in aiding in the armaments
of both the allies and the central

powers during the latest world
slaughter.

As a result of this international

tie-up American patent secrets

''leaked" to Germany during the

war, and were used In the design-

ing and the building of U-boats

that preyed on American saiivs'

during the war.

How far the investigation will

go it is yet difficult to say. Al-

ready several government depart-

ments have asked that testimony

given by them be kept secret—to

avoid complications!

The Fire Behind tiie Smoke
What has tints far been revealed

has been comomn knowledge for

many years. The reasons for their

disclosure at. the present time is

not difficult to see. They will be-

come more clear tomorrow, when
the investigation committee turns

its eyes to the sale of airplane

motors and scrap Iron to Japan.

Will the evidence produced re-

sult In legislation forbidding the

shipment of all arms to foreign

countries? We hardly think so.

All that is being required of the

American armament manufacturers

is "not to be hoggish". "Sell if

you must, but for God's sake, don't

sell too many guns and ammunition

to our direct enemies."

EDUCATIONAL MEETING

The United State*. Youth

Congress

(Report by One of Delegates)

Why Did the Rcoseveltians Split It?

What Was Accomplished?

Thursday. Sept. 13 at 8:30 P.M.

144 Second Avenue, N. Y. C.

Auspices: Spartacus Youth League

Textile Strike Sweeps Over Nation;

10 Killed as Workers Defy Thugs,
Armed Scabs, Troops; South in Fore
FlyingSquads

Strike Fear

Into Bosses
From out of uowhero thick into

the heart of struggle, striking ter-

ror in the hearts of scabs, dispers-
ing mill guards like chaili; sv. if t,

hard, hurricane-like — the Flying
Picket Squads.

for this new weapon in the tex-

tile strike struggle, as terrify inp

to the bosses as were the tanks
when iirj.1 they made their appear-
ance in the World War, ihe work-
ers are indebted to the heroic

truck -drivers of Minneapolis.

In .Minneapolis the truckmen's
Hying Kiuiads halted traffic one hun-
dred iiercent tiniil the town was
placed under martial law—a des-

perate remedy for the bosses to

use. and one they will live to re-

gret. Telephone communications
sent the pickets speeding to the

strategic points, to strike and dis-

appear.

And now, with almost equal ef-

fectiveness, file Flying Picket

Squads have made their appear-
ance in the textile strike, with
what result, lei George Sloan, pres-

ident of the Cotton Textile Insti-

tute, testify.

"A flying squadron of 1,300

workers is going from mill to mill

and preventing workers from en-
tering the mills," Sloan complains.
"In lace of coercion and intimida-

tion by [ti'rsons coining hi by fleets

of automobiles the workers do not

dare enter tiie mills."

For the rest, let [lie news reports

qjeak for themselves;

"High. Point (North Carolina)
police arrested 30 members of a

flying squadron but nut before live

plants had been closed by them. . .

Barriers of bayonets withstood the

assaults of Hying squadrons upon
two Greenville mills. , . . Time af-

ter time the strikers surged for-

ward. . . . The mills iinally decid-

ed to close.

"Flying squadrons of strike

shock troops rait rampant through
the industrial South and there

were calls for Federal military in-

tervention. .Mil) after mill suiren-

dured before the knife-like thrusts

of numerous squadrons."

If Minneapolis did not originate

this territie tactic, it developed it

to a point of perfection. It empha-
sized dramatically for the whole
labor movement the value of the

squads as a weapon lo counteract

the new strike weapons of the em-
ployers, vomit gas, riot cars and

(Continued on Page 4)

Dern Deplores But

WorkersAreShot
"The gentlemen may cry 'peace!

peace!' but there Is no peace."

Secretary of War Dern deplores

the use of the militia in industrial

conflicts; there, is a growing feel-

ing of resentment against it, he
admits. Rut the militia continues

to shoot down textile workers, the

Governor of South Carolina threat-

ens to proclaim martial law, fac-

tories are protected with a ring of

bayonets. And the cry is "more
troop.-: ! more t roops '."

How reconcile Hern's pacific ut-

terances with the increasing use of

militia in the textile strike, with

these blueing headlines

:

"Guns Blaze in South Carolina!

Ilclmeted Troops Move to Strike

Battle Fronts! 10 Killed, 40 In-

jured as Deputies Open Fire!"

Stop issuing libeiai statements,

Mr. Secretary, and stop your troops

1'rom killing workers.

Latest reports indicate that tex-

tile workers have been removed
from the picket line and sent into

strike duty on tiie militia. This

scoundrelly effort to convert hon-

est, strikers into scab-protecting

gunmen will inevitably fail. The
results will lecoil upon the heads

of the bosses who ordered it. Take
heed when yon draw the battle-

lines too clearly: Government
against the Workers. The work-
ers will not tire upon their own.

SouthAwakens; "Mill Hands"
Become Fighting Legions

(July last week, on Sept. 1, a
thunderous churns of aniens"
greeted It. K. L.iwrence, the presi-

dent u( the North Carolina Stat
Federal ion of Labor, as he ad
dressed a meeting of i.OOO dele-
gates of textile locals out at Char-
lotte, .North t'arolina.

"We tight for the lord and our
families," he exclaimed. ".

. . The
lirst strike on record was the
strike in which Moses led the chil-

dren of Israel out of slavery from
Hg.vpt . . . but it won't take us
forty years to win our strike."

The delegates went wild when
I. is!,-, organizer out at Concord,
be. lowed: "I fervently believe Cod
is with us in this struggle for our-
selves and oar families." Again,
there arose a wild, chanting chorus
of "Aniens".

What Do the Prayers Mean?
Docs this scene, religiously ecsta-

tic, signify perhaps, that the strike,

as far as the south is concerned, is

essentially a religions movement,
an outlet for pent-up emotions?
Events have proved otherwise.

Ever since tile Civil War, the
ruling classes have been inculcat-
ing religion into the "mill hands",
as they early "recognized the value
of religion as an aid to discipline."

The southern workers are but a
generation removed from the "poor
whites" who ekeel out a miserable
existence on their tobacco and
corn patches in the hills of the in-

terior, or the tenant farmers of the
lowlands, who shared their crops
with their employers. Suddenly
they were huddled into narrow,
til thy 'mill towns", built so, that

if you see one mill town in Char-
lotte, North Carolina, you know the

looks of every mill town from Car-
olina to Georgia. Compelled to

live in these, they were completely
secluded from the rest of the

world and continually under the
beck and call of the mill owner.

The Mill Town
The mill town is private proper-

ty. The land belongs to the mill

owner. The church belongs to [he

mill owner. The school house he-

longs to the mill owner. So does
the saloon, the Young Men's Chris-

tian Association, and the brothel.

The school teacher and the preach-

er are hired and receive their sal-

aries trom the mill owner. The
keeper of "law and order" is the

company policeman, who is depu-
tixed by the county sheriff and is

paid a salary by the company. The
ruling class bus been teaching the

"mill hands" loyalty, obedience,
and the joys of life after death, for

fifty years and has fostered upon
them ail the age-old superstitions

and prejudices against "Yankees",
"niggers" and "furriners".

That is why, since liJOfi. textile

capital has steadily been drifting

south. The south was the country

of "cheap and contented labor".

The chambers of Commerce ap-

pealed to Northern manufacturers
to move southward where "native

horn, Anglo Saxon labor is cheap,

loyal and plentiful."

"Labor in Spartanburg is free,

unchangeable, and contented.
Strikes are unknown ... it is faith-

ful and efficient," writes the local

Chamber of Commerce in its pro-

spectus.

That was written back in 1SI2T.

But the next year the southern

ruling class had lo fight at Gas-

tonia.

"Cheap" But Not "Contented"

And today the southern textile

worker, still living in mill towns
where no halls can be hired for

meetings and no union organizers

are allowed to enter, have shown
their backwardness in the labor

struggle and labor history of Am
erica is a thing of the past.

"Labor is slill cheap in the

south." wrote a northern corres-

pondent, just before the strike,

"but it is no longer contented."

The "free, unchangeable and con-

tented labor" of Spartanburg
where "strikes are unknown" has
organised fifty strike squads, de-

spite the opposition of the union!

leaders, has obliterated the line.

between the two Carolinas and
working on a 1 10-mile front, has
closed over 3.">() mills in the two
slates. They have garrisoned tile

towns "captured* and proceeding
southward, are closing down all

plants.

Some tiOt) pickets of a "flying
squadron" pushed into Greenville
after gaining complete control of
Gastonia and all of Gaston county,
and are engage! at present in "ty-
ing up" the mills in liie battle
which is destined to be historic in
American labor history, "The
-iei_-e of Greenville".

The Changing South
The class struggle has swept

through Ihe "cot I on south" and has
mobilized the southern workers
along with his prejudices and big-
otry of a bygone age. What if

some southern textile workers
chant Amen" when their picket
leader is addressing them. That
is but a remnant of the past im-
posing it-elf upon their newly
awakened class-consciousness, their
courage and heroism. They are
displaying again that the American
worker, once aroused, sweeps aside
all "law" and "constitutional for-

malities" when questions of life

are at stake.

The south is the backbone of
this historic textile strike.

Picjideu' UooseveU may appoint
a new board and Hopkins may is-

sue statements that the strikers
can starve as far as the federal
government is concerned, but the
southern worker will, have a sec-

ond thought before he entrusts his
life to the care of mediation
boards, preachers or the govern-
ment. Today the. south takes its

place in the forefront of the class
struggle with San Francisco, Port-
land. Minneapolis and Toledo.

George A. Sloan, President of
the Cotton Textile Institute, Inc.,

who is a very wise man, said, "I

am not in a mood to smile. This
thing is getting worse by the hour."
Worse for Sloan but improving for
the workers.

Kensington Strike

In Militant Start

Philadelphia, Sept. 3. -The tex-

tile si rike which is sweeping the
country lias reached Kensington,
the battlc-uronml of many a bitter

si niggle betm-en capital and labor.

A demons nil ion of about 1,00(1

textile workers look place on Mac-
Pherson Square on Labor Day.

Ther.> win no holiday spirit. The
workers pii.senl realized that any
'unce-j.ioiis granted by the bOs-e-=

would have lo be won in bitter

struggle.

Of particular interest was the
applause which greeted Alice Han-
son's remark . . . "that this was a
strike against l lie government, for

the industrialists have taken over
the government." She went on lo

explain life— if it can be called that
—in company owned mill villages.

B. Le Vinson spoke on the right to

picket and prevent scabs from
working while lawyer Simes de-
nounced the bosses for chiselling.

The medium was adjourned at
3:15 P.M. Many of the workers
left to picker the Concordia Silk
Mill.

Negro-baiters, Anglo-S axons,
Pure Whites take note:
"Before many centuries have

elapsed there will not be a single
person in America without a cer-
tain portion of negro blood".

.Not a communist or a "nigger
lover" said this but a blue-blooded
Englishmen, Lord Itaglan, chair-
man of the Anthropological Soci-
ety.

And those who think that mis-
cegenation is not the best Amer-
ican custom will p'ease look
to the skeletons in their closet
and those of the most ancestral
homes of Georgia and ihey will
"find what they didn't expect In

find".

Shady Deal
LoomsinNew
Negotiations

BULLETIN
Titt* Federal Mediati-ou Board

lias initialed a i>eace conference
in an effort to end the strike in
the textile industry. Francis
Gorman, head of the strike com-
mittee, has accepted the peace
overture of the Board despite his
earlier statement tliat lie would
refut^ arbitration until every
mill was closed. George A.
Sloan, spokesman for the textile
bosses, also agreed to a confer-
etice.

Previously, Gorman announced
he was going to ask for Federal
Troops to "protect strikers". Ten
have already been killed and
scores injured under t)>e "protec-
tion" of National Guardsmen.
These latest developments

should cause every textile worker
to watch any and all moves of
the leadership. Vigilance must
be the motto when the Gormans
begin to make deals with the
bosses.

• *

Thousands of armed scabs, bru-
tal deputies, the greatest military
display since the World War, the
killing of fen strikers and the
wounding of scores, have failed to
dam the Irresistible strike wave
that has tiooded the textile indus-
try and stopped the looms from
-Maine to Mississippi.

One half million workers are out
on strike, with the flying picket
sfjuads swooping down and closing
mill after mill, town after town.

Pressed forward by a militant
rank and iile, ready to brave tear
gas and bayonets, prepared to fight
to the finish, even the diffident top
leadership has been forced to Issue
bold statements.

"We shall agree to arbitration
only after we have closed all mills
in all divisions of the industry,"
says Francis J. Gorman, heading
the strike committee.

Eiery Losm Idle Is Aim
Bat Ihe matter has passed out

of his hands. The workers will
not stop until they have closed
every mill in the textile Industry.
Far from being dismayed by the

blast of gun tire thai left ten strik-

ers dead, ihe Plying Picket Squads
have since pressed on to fresh vic-
tories.

"The strike is far more serious
today than at any time since it

began," Arthur U. Besse, spokes-
man for the woolen textile manu-
facturers, admitted. The number
of mills closing has been "tremen-
dous," he added.
Rendered frantic by the success-

ful onslaughts of the workers, the
manufacturers in South Carolina
have petitioned Governor Black-
wood to declare martial law. The
State militia, scabs armed illegal-

ly with revolvers, with the full

knowledge of the authorities, thou-
sands of special deputies, all these
are insuliicient.

Can't Get Enough Soldiers
In reply, Blackwood Indicated

that he might declare sections of
South Carolina in a state of Insur-
rection, but, lie asserted, he did
not have sufficient troops at his dis-

posal to take care of the whol*
situation.

There are 1,000 Guardsmen on
duty In Greenville, S, C alone. The
Governor said it would take three
or four thousand troops to enforce
a martial law order, and that he
did not have that number of troops.

In North Carolina there are more
soldiers under arms than at any
time since the World War. These
include 23 militia units (number-
ing 1.S0O men i with 30 more ready
for strike-breaking activities,

armed with gas hombs, machine
guns, rifles and! bayonets.
Nor Is this situation confined to

the South alone. The Northern
manufacturers are mustering their

armies of thugs as the workers
prepare to descend upon Lawrence,
Mass.. nighton, and other centers
of scab industry. Their efforts, as
they themselves are beginning to
admit, will prove of no avail.

(Continued on Page 4}
—

James P. Cannon TneMessage of Minneapolis I

A Report and Analysts of the Great Strike - Sunday Sept., 14»th - s p.m.(Just returned from a 2-month stay in Minneapolis)

rving Plaza
15th Street & Irving Place

Admission 15c
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Stalin's Praise (or

Kemal, Oppressor

ofTurkishWorkers

The Hope Diamond

Mrs. MeLeon of Washington, fa-

mous as the anti-Red sucker who
paid out SO.OUU smackers to Gas-

ton B. Means in an attempt to

prove that .Moscow anil the Commu-
nist International had kidnaped the

Lindbergh baby, Is just back from

Moscow. She brings word that

must thrill everj? housewife from

.Maine to California and especially

thoie who are on relief. Yes, this

lieroic woman reports that she

wore the Hoiie diamond right in

the face of the Russian Bolsheviki

"auc* though they hated me for it

they had to put up with it. From

wow on American women can safely

wear their diamonds in Russia."

s,o it you save enough of the $4.00

a week which "generous" America

allows you to feed a family of four,

to take a trip to Moscow, have no

tear, lake your diamond tiara with

you. Mrs. Edward MeLeon, that

sterling American patriot has made

Russia safe tor American dia-

monds.
» • •

The U.T.W. Strike

Ponderously and impressively the

textile workers of America mobi-

lize for war. Starting with 200,000

the capitalist press were forced to

raise meir figures day by day as

section after section of the indus-

try joined in preparation tor

smiggle. Today, Labor Day, they

speak of dose to a million being

involved. What a tremendous

ioi-w that is ! And what a. mighty

army American labor will throw

into battle after it has broken the

stranglehold of Green, Lewis and

company. And by the way, has

anyone seen or heard of the revo-

lutionary textile workers union of

the T.U.U.L.? Or do the "revolu-

tionary" unions, like the League

Against War and Fascism, disap-

pear from the scone when real ac-

tion starts';

# * *

Unemployment and Cost of Living

While food prices rose, Federal

Relief Administrator Hopkins an-

nounces that next winter will see

the largest numbers ever on feder-

al relief. Bill Green says that next

winter will be the worst yet. Fall-

ing off in employment and soaring

living costs mark the second year

t,f the -New Deal". Strike strug-

gles develop into general strikes

—

os in California, or spread to an

entire industry as in textile. Here

dying capitalism and its grave dig-

gers are both revealed.
• * •

Upton Sinclair

in 1928—"the great engineer,"

milted the scissorbills. In 193'2the

"New Deal" promises to the "for-

Hutten man" turned the trick. In

1934 something else is required and

from California and from other

stales it emerges. The "new de-

mocracy", the "extension of the

new deal", •end poverty)" and a

-socialistic" Democrat piles up the

votes. It was to he expected that

the state of Aimee Semple Mcpher-

son would furnish the newest new

dealer. The fasting vegetarian, so-

cialist democrat with his "epic"

plan Is just the latest but not the

last of the distractions of the Am-

erican working class on its road

to class awakening. The Stalinist

hero cult of birthday celebrating,

-bricking, .whirling dervishes have

helped to bedevil the minds of the

workers. On with our task—the

bui ding of a Communist party

Used on the principles of Marx-

ism leninism and carrying out the

slraiegy and tactics tested in strug-

gle by the masters of revolutionary

tactics and strategy. Lenin and

Trotsky. That and that alone is

the way to overcome the dema-

gogues and the class they repre-

sent.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS

Labor Day Speeches

One of our foremost statesmen,

Mr. Blab-Blah congratulated the

unemployed of this great country

for the patience they had shown

the past four years, while they

were being sfripi>ed o£ everything

tney possessed. "We took your

job. your life Insurance, your bank

deposits, your car and your home.

We turned you out on the streets

bv the tens of thousands but you

stilt have faith in our demagogic

institutions. Your dumbness—

1

mean your patriotism— gives us

confidence lo go forward to bigger

and better things in the future.

Stand by the President who stands

by you. Communists, alien to our

shores, will preach the foreign doc-

trines of revolt, let us all rise to-

gether and give them our answer.

My Country 'tis of Thee'". Loud

applame. Several collapse from

hunger.

Speech by Mr. Flea:

Mr. Flea congratulated the dog

for the patience he had shown dur-

ing this trying period. '"There are

those who will tell you that yon

should get rid of fleas," declared

Mr. Flea. "But I want to tell you

that fleas and dogs have always

gone together, when the flea goes

hungry the dog must be in a very

bad way. Our interests are the

same. Trouble makers and agita-

fors are trying to turn you against

ns. Yon should chase those ene-

mies down an alley. They are reds

and opposed to the principles of

our constitution which recognizes

and regulates the rights and duties

of both fleas and dog." —BILL.

The degeneration of Stalinism in

the direction of class collaboration

proceeds rapidly. The latest devel-

opment in this connection in this

Soviet news-film, "Soviets Greet

the New Turkey". The film was
produced by the soviet government

in collaboration with the Turkish

Ministry of Education in celebra-

tion of the tenth anniversary of

(he Turkish republic 1leaded by

liemal Pasha.
On 'this occasion a special Soviet

delegation consisting of Voroshilov,

Commissar of War, Karakhan, As-

sistant Commissar of Foreign Af-

fairs, General Hudenny, and Bub-

nov. Commissar of Education,

journeyed to Angora to take part

.ii the celebration, where they were

^iven an enthusiastic reception.

WA and "New" Turkey

The Soviet film, taking on the

form of a travelogue of such Turk-

ish cities as Stumboul, Smyrna,

Adena and Angora, paints in glow-

ing colors, the differences between
the old and new Turkey. It seeks

to depict (lie advances which Tur-

key has made under the dictatorial

regime of President Kemal Pasha,

Premier lsmet Pasha and their

Popular Party which is the only

legal party in Turkey. From the

.ibove account, a worker looking at

Jie film might possibly imagine

Unit the Kemalist regime has be-

Mtiit- a workers' republic! Banish

.lie thought

!

in Turkey the Communist Party

ami all other workers' political

gtoups ha vi' been suppressed for

years. Several years ago numbers
were killed by firing squads and
jlhers sent to jail tor political ac-

.ivity which is legal in such capi-

talist countries as the United

States. England. France, etc.

Trade Unions Banned
Genuine trade unions organized

by the workers themselves are pro
aibited. The Popular Party, the

,:]'eatutv of Kemal Pa -ha, has or-

.'jinly.ei company unions under its

on:i cinu.'l which have o,dy a pa-

per exisiwct' but wli'ch the capi-

talist regime uses for propaganda
purposes to create the impression

that the Turkish workers exercise

their right to organize. Liven ac-

cording to such capitalist sources

as the International Labor Review,

(1!K£!) published by the Interna-

tional Labor Office of the League

of Nations, the Turkish worker is

permitted to bargain only individu-

ally with his employers mid tile

open shop prevails almost every-

where. In general the Turkish

workers possess neither civil liber-

ties nor economic rights.

There exists no factory or labor

protective legislation of any kind.

And although a draft of a labor

code has been drawn tip by the

government it has remained only

i draff, in July 193a an act passed

iiy ibe National Assembly prohib-

ted foreign born workers from
->btaiiitiig employment in most
manual and non-manual trades,

foreigners already engaged in oc-

cupations covered by the act were

mjuircd to abandon jobs within a

year. Thousands of Greek and

Jewish and other workers were

thrown out of jobs.

Minorities Oppressed
The rights of minority national-

ities, of which there are a number,

.ire not recognised by the Turkish

government, it follows a chauvin-

ist policy of compulsory assimila-

. ion of till minorities into Turkish

culture, in this Soviet ilim noth-

ing, of course, is said of these

miserable conditions under wliich

the Turkish workers and the min-

irify nationalities live. Neither is

anything said concerning the

vhite slave traffic of Stamboul

which is the world's largest center

of this nefarious industry. Prosti-

tution is more rampant in this city

'itn*- in any other place in the

world.

Since Turkey is primarily an

agricultural country the uational-

stic dictatorship of Kemal Pasha

has undertaken an industrial de-

velopment it long the lines of state

apltalixm. backed partly by a loan

if eight million gold roubles from

he Soviet Ooverumenf. The priii

i].al agent in this j>oiiej' is "The

Hate Industrial) Bank" (Sumerian

Hsnilt) wliich directly manages

some undertakings and is a share

Holder in others. And it is in these

undertakings that the workers are

denied the right of trade union or-

ganization!

What won'd the suppressed

workers of Turkey, deprived of all

rights, have to say concerning the

peans of praise heaped upon their

>ti""e-iS(ir< by a group that calls it-

self a "Bolshevik workers' party"?

"Why", they would ask, "has the

Soviet Republic become a propa-

ganda agency for the Turkish Na

tional Stater' The answer which

a real Bolshevik would have to

Sive lie* in the foreign policy of

the Stalinist regime which is ready

to betray the interests of the poor

peasants and workers of Turkey

for the sake of a trade agreement

with their oppressors. —BROWN

N.y. Upholsterers

on Strike

perly conducted, Should see every - have to be extended to include the

shop In the city closed and every

worker a union member.

The upholsterers of Greater New
York are now on a general strike.

The strike officially began Septem-

ber 4. Nine of the union shops

signed an agreement on the first

day of the strike. Several other

union shops <huve settled since.

In customary fashion the Stalin-

ists are on the scene with their

hypocritical offers of "unity". But
they fall on deaf ears. They have
established a reputation of settling

shops regardless of union condi-

tions so long as the Industrial un-

ion is recognized. Their influence

among the upholsterers is negli-

gible.

The agreement of Local 7(i calls

for a ijii-hour week and $1.15 per

hour. This is the same as the pre-

vious agreement with the exception

that springers and operators re-

ceived one dollar an hour previous-

ly. None of the open shops have

settled as yet. And the reason for

. this is because only a few of them
are being picketed. The union

membership shows no spirit of

militancy in spite of the pleas of

I he leadership. These are the

fruits of last year's strike when a

chance for complete organization of

the industry was missed due lo in-

excusable mistakes.

The upholsterers can still be

.troused into some real lighting ac-

.ion if a plan of organisation of

Dental Mechanics in

National Drive

On the national scene the condi-

tions of the Dental mechanics de-

scribe many interesting features.

The general situation is ripe for a

real organizational drivel that can

bring into existence a powerful

nation-wide union.

With the exception of the cities

in which the well established Den-

tal Technicians Kqulty exists, the

standard of living of the mechanics
is almost unbelievable. Generally

thought of by the public as a "pro-

fession", mechank-al dentistry is in

extremely poor shape, lu a huge
city like Chicago mechanics are
still putting in six days a week at

bottom living wages. Skilled men
with ten and fifteen years of ex-

perience, continue to work for the

miserable wage of $20-25 per week.

The semi-skilled and apprentices

get even less.

1. New York is witnessing the

beginning of a determined drive lo

tighten up the organization. New-
ark, with a fine group of union men
is taking steps to unionize the in-

dustry in every sense of the word.

!
Shops and Individual cases in both

cities are under a campaign that

will clean up every loose spot that

exists.

I

2. Baltimore soon will face the
.he open shops is presented by the' „ir;Ltion „f its agreement made

workers in the capitol of the U. S.

3. Philadelphia has its agree-

ment. What is necessary is to de-

fend every last letter of it. Consid-

eration of future national activi-

ties requires the strengthening of

this link.

4. Boston, Providence, Toledo,

Pittsburgh, Little Kock — all the

way to Portland, Oregon the name
and influence of the National

Council has made itself felt. The
dental mechanic is tired of taking

it on the chin all these years of

crisis. A little punch will bring

him to his feet fighting mad. Drive

ahead for the National ! This must
become the slogan of the Equity

now. —DENTAL MECHANIC.

N. y. Truckers Win
Demands

tsmciiiis in charge. The report of

negotiations with an association

.vhicli claims to represent the open

ihops bosses will not at all meet

lie situation. What Is needed is a

-how of strength by striking sev-

eral of the key open shops of the

industry. That will give courage

to the other workers who have not

yet responded to the strike call and

.ning them into line.

If the strike is not merely to be

a reaffirmation of tile terms of the

agreement and is to make some
serious gains for the upholsterers,

systematic efforts must be made to

strike every open shop in the city,

rhe conclusion of the strike, if pro-

in the last strike. Serious prepar-

ation is uuder way to obtain the

lull demands of the new agreement.

This time there will be a crew of

men who have already been
through the mill. They face the

|
nfw test with tbe firm conviction

: born of experience: of having stood

up under a stiff grind that was to-

tally unexpected when it first came.

j
With Baltimore will stand the

solid bunch of technicians of

Washington with the lessou of so-

lidarity and collaboration learned

in the last strik-e. Now Washing-
Ion looks at its own problems and
aims at the solution of its own sit-

uation. The strike weapon will

Vancouver
Activities

If the number on your wrapper is

240
or smaller, your subscription to The

Militant expired. Do not delay,

'lend your renewal in at once and

40 save us unnecessary labor and

xpenae. If you cannot renew at

his time let us know how «oon yon

cm-

The Vancouver Branch of the

League was formed some two
mouths ago and since that time has

doubled its membership. During

this period two mass meetings have

been held with approximately 100

present at each meeting. The
speaker at both these meetings put

forward the necessity for a new
International. Though we failed to

draw any new members from those

meetings, we did succeed in mak-
ing neutral some of the hostile ele-

ments. Our main work has con-

sisted in jiusbing the sales of the

literature of the League, by attend-

ing various meetings and asking

questions relative to the 4th In-

ternational, and by making connec-

tions with individuals who are not

yet decided on which way to go.

Other Organizations in B. C.

The Cooperative Commonwealth
Federation. This organization, the

(lanadinn prototype of European

Social Democracy was formed two
years ago and since then has taken

part in the Provincial elections

where they succeeded in having

seven candidates elected. However,

we must not forget to mention that

the B.C. section of the C.C.F. is

more radical than the other sec-

tions in Cana-ia. At the time the

C.C.F. was first formed there was

a split in the Socialist Party of

Canada, the biggest part of which

affiliated to the C.C.F. Other rad-

ical elements who up to this time

bad been at loose end also flocked

into the ranks of the C.C.F. and in

this way a strong left wing has

developed which has forced the

bureaucracy to take action on the

economic field.

In fact, the C.C.F. has practically

seized1

, control of the Stalinist un-

employed councils. Two days ago

I h e Parliamentary Committee
working in conjunction with the

grievance committee forced the re-

lief authorities to close one of the

liogeys. and give the men who were

incarcerated their bed and meal

tickets in places of their own
choosing. Of course the Stalinists

are trying to make believe that

they were the means of closing the

pogey.

The C.C.F. at (he present time

has one weekly newspaper with a

circulation of 12,1)00 and still

glrowiug. You will hear more from

the left wing of this organization

in the future. The probability is

that there will be a split.

The Stalinists

The counterpart of this organiz-

ation can be found on any part of

the continent, with perhaps one ex-

ception, the "Lumber Workers In-

dustrial Union". The L.W.I.U. be-

tween the months of February and

May carried on a strike for an in-

crease in wages and recognition of

the union. The strike was passive

nil the way through. They succeed-

ed in gaining a slight Increase in

wages, but failed to secure recog-

nition of the union. Many of the

loggers who took part In the strike

are being fired on any

. There are about 1,000 paid up
1 members in the organization at the

present time which Is a drop of

N00. The Stalinist press at this

time consists of the Unemployed
Worker, a mimeographed sheet with

a circulation of three hundred, and
two more shop papers, the circula-

tion of which is unknown.
The American Federation of Labor
The A. F. of L. has control of

all the trade unions In this district,

and although there are a few radi-

cal workers inside they are very

weak at the present time.

Ail Canadian Congress of Labor
There are a few organizations

affiliated to this body, but they are

it ry weak and are very seldom

heard from.

Tlie Unemployed

All single unemployed men (fit)

are sent to relief camps where they

work building roads for seventy-

cents per day with board and work
clothes. There are 8,000 men in

(he camp at the present time. Sing-

le unemployed iunflt) are given

$4 for meals and $2.10 every two

weeks all in script. Single girls

are given the same as single unfit

men less fifty cents. We have no

data on hand at the present time

regarding the correct amount that

the married unemployed are re-

ceiving.

General Remarks

Lovestone Group

Cracks in Detroit;

5 Join League
Five members of the Detroit

Branch of the Communist 1'arty

Opposition (Lovestone, group) have

resigned anil made application for

membership to the Communist
League, this marking another long

step in the disintegration of this

group of fawning apologists for

Stalinism.

iu their statement of resignation

from the Lovestone group, Herman
Beck, Sam Garrett, Joseph Brock,

Fjora Prockup, and William

Schindler take a clear-cut position

on two of the fundamental issues

causing the crisis in international

Communism in the last ten years

—

•'socialism in one country" and the

.piestion of a Farmer-Labor party

(two class party).

The idea of a Farmer-Labor
party Is properly condemned by

them as a reactionary policy foist-

ed on the Comintern by the Right

wing in the 1923-li»20 period. Al-

though today rejected by the Stal-

inist I'. 1. (at least temporarily)

and by Brandler, the propagation

of the concept of a two class party

is still a fundamental part of Love-

sione's program.

Condemn "Socialism in 1 Country"

"This abandonment," says the

statement pointing out the fallacy
bosses whined that they were pay-i

OJ
,

tlli, tbeory of socialism in one

country, "'of the permanent and in-

ternational character of the prole-

tarian revolution has led to the

bankruptcy of the Communist In

tenia tional, its extreme weakening

and with that the weakening of the

Soviet Union which is part of the

international movement."

Lovestone's misrepresentation of

the position of the Communist
league, twisting quotations and

lying about facts is vehemently

branded ia the statement. They

take the slick lawyers for Stalin-

ism to task on their distortion of

the stand of the League on the

"thermidor" in Russia, and the

trade unions. On the latter ques-

tion they declare: "To read this

policy in the columns of the Mili-

tant, lo see It carried out as in

Minneapolis and then to compare,

it with the sectarian trade union

position wliich Lovestone ascribed

to the C.L.A. is a realization of the

depths of misrepresentation to

which the C.P.O. leadership can

go."

Loiestone's "Democracy"

Prior to joining the C.P.O., the

five comrades concerned were mem-
bers of the Proletarian Party.

We have before us a copy of a They entered the C.P.O. with mis
Canadian fascist paper, le Patriote, livings on the question of reform

-

which claims to be the first paper
[ llK tho Stalinist party. They were

in the world to carry the astonish- l0\^ that these would be threshed

hig news that Ia-ou Trotsky is now
j
ou t within the organization. First

in New Jersey! This hair-raising: lnt, treatment of Herbert Zam and
tale reads like a story ofj Arthur : tm, -extraordinary" restrictions on

MARCH OF
EVENTS

With only the threat of a strike

the largest group of New York
truckers won their demand for a

restoration of a five dollar wage
cut which they voluntarily took a

year ago. Loral M07, affiliated to

the International Teamsters, sent

its ultimatum to the Master Truck-

ers Bureau, the bosses' association,

demanding that at the expiration

of the agreement Septemher 1 they

receive an increase in wages. The

ing higher wages than anywhere
else and could not meet competi

Hon. They urged the workers to

be loyal and bear with them until

the endless "depression" was over.

These alibis were without effect

on tlie drivers. They prepared

their strike Immediately and the

bosses forgot about competition

and gave In.

Several independent firms held

out. The union struck and inside

two or three days these bosses

capitulated also.

Now that the demands have been

granted and the union thus solidi-

fied it has the opportunity of be-

ginning an intensive organizational

drive to broaden the membership to

include all drivers, helpers and
others connected with this industry

in New York.

Minneapolis shows that it can be

done.

What a

Scoop!

Conan Doyle:

Trotsky was brought to this

country through a conspiracy with

Baron de Rothschild and our own
Bernard Baruch who Is claimed to

be the chief advisor to Roosevelt.

Prior to com in@ to the United

States his activity upset the dicta-

tors and nionarehs of ail of Eu-
rope. Sent to Turkey he strength-

ened the "socialist dictatorship of

tbe Jew Kemal Pasha." Then he

went to Spain, where, with some
Jewish money "he overthrew Al-

phonse Xlil and gave power to a

handful of Jews and free-masons."

From there he left for France

where he remained the guest of the

"free mason Chantemps and the

Jew Blum." Ex[>clled from France
I by the Fascists and Royalists,

j

Trotsky entered a. plot with Roth-

schild and Baruch and came to

The main industries in B, C. are America via the Pacific disguised

mining, smelting, fishing, lumber- as the former's valet. On the way
ing and canning. The Stalinists fhey stopped in Vladivostok where
claim to have groups working in all

j
ft secret conference was held witli

of those industries, but with the Radek. "the personal representa-

tive of Stalin." And now that

Trotsky is in America he has es-

tablished himself in the "Red
House" (counterpart to the White
House > in New Jersey where he

has already met with leaders of

the brain trust and is directing the

wave of strikes now current in this

country. But this is only the be

ginning, for in the spring of 1933

Trotsky is . to give tlie signal for

the great socialist and communist
attack on the whole north Ameri-

can continent. Canada is to act

simultaneous with the United

States and power is to be seized.

The write-up concludes with a

warning to Roosevelt: "If Trotsky

exception of the lumbering indus-

try it is all hooey. —M. A.

InternitionalBulletinOut

Price Reduced

The International Bulletin No. 2

is now off the prew and can be ob-

tained by orderiim it from the

Militant office. Th* price has been

reduced to five cento a copy. Ma-
terial appearing in tills issue of the

International Bulletin has not been

previously published elsewhere and

from among the items contained,

we emphasize the following:

1} Contribution Toward a Dis-

cussion on the Basic Conceptions of

the International Communist
League.

2) Toward a Conference of the

Latin-American Sections.

3) The German Section of the

International Communist League.

4) The Trade Union Thesis of

the O.S.P. and R.S.P. of Holland.

5) In the Belgian Section (a) our

attempt to fuse with the Henaut
group (b) a letter from comrade
Oourov.

8) Extracts Troro a speech of

comrade Sneevliet, deputy in the

Dutch Parliament, and other Items.

League branches should make
sure to secure a sufficient supply

of the International Bulletin No 2

for all members and for sympathet-

ic workers who are interested'. It

will be furnished, however, only on

the condition that cash is advanced

with the order. The price, former-

ly ten cents a copy, is now reduced

to five cents a copy. Send your

pretext, orders to the Militant office.

discussion and then the experienc-

es of Comrade Bock who was sent

to the National Training School of

the C.P.O. in New York served to

completely disillusion them in tin

Letvestone group.

This "training" consisted of Stal-

inist rubbish as dished out by the

Lovestoneites — constituting the
"theoretic-iil," end- -and lectures by

Jn'ius Hochman. right wing trade

union skate in, the N. Y. needle

trades and three outdoor meetings

—the "practical" end.

Tlie statement of the Detroit

comrades closes with an endorse-

ment of the declaration of the

League for a new party as pub

lished In the Militant on Septem-

ber .10, 1933 and a pledge to work

loyally for its creation aa a section

of the Fourth International.

We welcome the entrance of

these comrades Into our ranks and

hope that their step will be the

herald for similar moves on the

part of other workers who have

been sidetracked into some blind-

alley of Stalinism.

proceeds on this continent as he

has done elsewhere, Presittent

Roosevelt should take care of his

health for the defunct president

Doumer of France was assassinat-

ed iu Rothschild's home in Paris."

There you have it. Those of you

who want to see the great revolu-

tionist in this country, not in a

nightmare of the Fascists but in

actuality, will apply yourself to

the job of making the demented

"scoop" a reality. Ijet's begin tbe

campaign for asylum for Leon

Trotsky in the United States now!

FALL TERM OF INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
TO OPEN OCTOBER 1st

The International Workers School will open at its new head-

quarters, 144 Second Avenue, on October 1st, with the following

courses

:

1. ABC of Marxism Carl Cowl, Instructor

Every Friday at 8:00 P.M.

2. Organization Princip'es Instructor to be Announced

Every Thursday at 8:00 P.M.

3. History and Principles of the International

Communists Max Shacbtman

Every Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

4. State and Revolution Jack Weber

Every Monday at 8:00 P.M.

5. American History Felix Morrow

Every Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

6 Elementary Marxian Economics Alfred Weaver

Every Friday at 8:00 P.M.

You are urged to register now for whatever courses you are In-

teested in. Registrations are accepted dally at the office of tne

school. Each course is $1.50 for the complete tern) w,,rther inrorm.

atlon may be obtained bv telephoning Gramercy 5-8624.

Shifting Tlass Relations

The American masses have ap-

parently been slow and backward
thus far iu responding In politically

radical fashion to the devastation

wrought iu their lives by the gen-
eral crisis. No one need doubt
however thai the deep-going eco-

nomic changes in the livelihoods of
millions of workers, farmers and
the middle class, has resulted in a
tremendous straining and tearing

of the ties of class interrelation-

ships. The impiivcrished petty
bourgeoisie, no longer leel bound
closely in submissive dependence to

the big bourgeoisie. The old popu-
list revolt ol the farmers against

monopoly capitalism is shaping it-

self anew. The drift Lo the left is

visible, even if not expressed in

political organiatlou as yet. In

this process the nomination of Up-
ton Sinclair for governor of Cali-

fornia is merely jt symptom. Still

another symptom ol the greatest
import is the crossing or the major
party lines ju the formation of the
conservative-reactionary American
Liberty League. A break-up of tlie

two parly system of capitalist rule

in America in tlie mar future

would be fraught with the greatest

significance tor the working class.

It would be the final result of the
molecular changes in class relations

taking place slowly but with in-

creasing momentum under our
eyes.

* • •

The NBA as Precipitant

The XRA, designed by Roosevelt
to act as the life-line for capitalist

profits, is nevertheless acting as a

precipitant iu separating out the

two major class interests. Roose-
velt's philosophy of liberalism as-

signs to the state—and primarily

to himself as the state executive,

tile slate ""embodied",—the role of

mediator between lite capitalists

and the working class. To pre-

serve the illusion of fairness Roos-

evelt at one moment makes a deci-

sion favorable to the bosses, at the

next one apparently benefiting the

workers. At all times Roosevelt is

concerned with hiding the real na-

ture of the state and making It

appear to the masses to be above
'special interest", above the class-

es. In the present crisis the state

lias concentrated tremendous pow-
ers in its hands and has locussed

the attention of the masses on its

functioning. Under such circum-
stances, the very role that Roose-
velt has assigned to himselt will

in the end help to disillusion the

masses, for Roosevelt will be
forced in every major conflict to

give the real substance to the cap-

italists and only the shadow to the

workers. The working class is

forced as a matter of its very ex-

istence to struggle for decent living

conditions, to resort to ever greater

strikes. In building up through the

XRA an apparatus to forestall and
break strikes, to accustom the

workers to submitting disputes to

this apparatus so that after it has

been given flesh and blond It may
be transformed Into a mechanism
of compulsory arbitration. Sooner
or later Roosevelt will be forced to

resort to more pen met hods of

•bridling;" the rebellious workers,

possibly to martial law and the use

of federal troops. Meantime the

two major contenders for power,

the capitalists and the workers,

will begin to feel ever greater dis-

satisfaction with the "mediating"

state which balks the workers and
yet does not go far enough to suit

the bosses.
• * *

Middle Class a Decisive Factor
The middle class, including the

major part of the farmers, is a de-

cisive element in the coming strug-

gle for power. This class is won
to the workers' side not merely by
the correctness of policy of the

vangjiard party of the workers and
the courage and ability to lead

shown by this vanguard, but also

by the programs designed specifi-

cally to solve under the leadership

of the workers, the problems con-

fronting the middle class. The
bourgeoisie rallies the petty bour-

geoisie to its side through the use

of all the conceivable forms of

demagogy. At the present time

Roosevelt and his supporters are

concerned with preventing the mid-

dle class and the workers under the

influence of middle class "radicals"

from going left and joining their

forces with those of tlie proletar-

iat. That they fee) a distinct need

for a clearer policy in line with

this purpose is shown by the state-

ment of Secretary of the Interior

Ickes concerning the American
Liberty League: "I've been hoping
ever since 1012 that we'd have po-

litical parties divided on real is-

sues. It looks as if it's working
out that way at least. Today we
have different groups in each par-

ty. I'd like to see all the progres-

sives together and all the conserv-

atives together.—We would get a
clear-cut platform and not be

afraid to stale the issues." The is-

sues would l>e those appealing to

the middle dais.
* *

An Interesting Note
The letter sent us by John

Brooks Wheelwright on the need

for creating a united front for the
defense of comrade Trotsky was
likewise sent the Socialist publica-

tion, the American Guardian, and
published therein.

—JACK VVEBEB.



SATlini>AY,SEPTEMBER 8, 1934 THE MILITANT PA«E a

QUESTION BOX
0. 8., Los Angeles

—

Question: What in the program of the "Weisbord-
Ite;," and where do they differ from the Communist
League?
Answer: A complete answer to this question is

outside of the limits of this column. The matter can
only be skimmed over here.

Weisbord's viewpoint ami statements are in such a
state of flux that it Is not always easy to tell Just
where he disagrees with anybody. Among other
t hings we believe his present attitude toward the
class nature of tile Soviet state is false and contra-
dictory : we disagree witli his ridiculous approach to
the question of the general strike: and we decidedly
object to his falsifying and distorting our position in

general. Whether or not he disagrees with us on the
Negro question cannot be stated right now since lat-

est reports indicate that he is changing his former
position, and, of course, our position will become
oihciiil only after the end of our coming National
Convention.

However, the main differences between us and
Weisbord springs from the fact that he is an indi-

vidual with whom the League finds it impossible to

deal. One must have bad the experience of the New
York comrades during the past four years to quite
appreciate this. The latest expression of this is in

Weisbordj's characterization of tis as "Left, fake,
centrists." Even if there were no differences of a
programmatic nature, it would be difficult to have
harmonious relations with an individual whose en-
tire attitude towards you is marked by disloyalty.

To relieve us of any possible charge of having
distorted Weisbord's viewpoint, it would be best, if

the question is of sufficient importance to you, that

yon get his approach first hand.
• • •

Question: How was the vote for the settlement of

the first Minneapolis truck drivers' strike taken?
Answer: We are informed liy comrades who were

in Minneapolis at the time that the following took
place: The terms of the settlement were introduced
by the strike leadership with a recommendation for

acceptance, the first vote being taken by shouting
"aye" or "no". There was some opposition to the

terms proposed and as a resuit of the method oi

voting and the ensuing confusion, it' was difficult tc

determine how the matter stood. After a thorough
check up on union membership by elected tellers tut

workers who had been sent out to secure complete
authenticity of the ballot were requested to return
where a hand vote was taken.

Question: ,Was the agreement about union recog-

nition written or verbal?
Answer: Written.

Question: Did Local 574 consult the other unions,

some of whom were still coming out on strike be-

fore calling off the strike?

Answer: There were no unions coming out at the

time the settlement was made, ttie building trade=

having come out some time before. There was no
consultation of the unions by local 574 and none
was needed, the matter resting entirely with 574.

* • •

A.M.D., Bronx-
Question: What is the truth of the statement made

by Stalinists that It was necessary to support Chiang
Kai-shek in the Chinese revolution of 1927 because
he fought against Imperialism?
Answer: This is the official Stalinist alibi. Trotsky

long ago replied to this as follows ("Draft Pro-

gram of the C. I., a Criticism of Fundamentals") :

".
. . Chiang Kai shek, says the E.C.C.l, . . fought

ugainst imperialism. To imagine this means to see

facts In too brilliant a light. Chiang Kai-shek waged
war against the Chinese militarists, the agents of

ONE of the imperialist powers. This is not quitt

the same as to wage a war against imperialism. Even
Tang Pin-san understood this. In his report to tht

Seventh Plenum of the E.C.C.l. (it was at the end of

1928) Tang Pin-san characterised the policy of the

Knomintang center headed by Chiang Kai-shek ai

follows

:

'" 'In the sphere of international policy it occupies

a passive position in the full meaning of that word.

It Is inclined to tight only against British imperial-

ism; so far ns the Japanese imperialists, however
are concerned, it is. under certain conditions read}

to make' a compromise with them.' ( Stenograph!!

Report of the Seventh Plenum.)
'The attitude of the Knomintang to imperialism

was from the very outset not revolutionary but op
portimistic through and through. It endeavored tc

drive out the agents of some imperialist jiowers so.

as to compromise later with the same or other im-

perialist powers on more favorable terms for the

Chinese bourgeoisie. That is all. . . ."

Your letter indicates that you have not read either

.

the above-quoted work or the "Problems of the Chin-

ese Revolution". Head these by all means for a clear

picture and understanding of this great historical

event.

Question : What Is the basis for the Stalinist asser-

tion that thet practical organisation of the October
Revolution was in the bands of Sta'ln, since such
statement contradicts practically all the known
facts?

Answer: It is almost incredible that such a con-

tention should be advanced and yet Stalin does It in

order to support his fable of the Russian Revolution
"headed by Lenin and Stalin". As proof reference
is made to the Bolshevik Party Central Committee
minutes of October 16, 1!)17 which nobody remem-
bered up to 1924. At this meeting It was voted to

create a military revolutionary center, which in-

eluded Stalin, and which was to become a part of

the revolutionary Soviet committee which organised
the insurrection. This latter body, under the name
of the Military Revolutionary Committee, was headed
by Trotsky. By leaving off that part of the resolu-

tion which made the committee to which he was
elected a subordinate one, Stalin attempts to make
it appear that he was the "practical" organizer of

the Insurrection since Trotsky was not a member of
this lower body. In actuality this committee did

not function, even in a subordinate role, the military

Revolutionary Committee doing all the work.
For a detailed aceount of this and other falsifica-

tions by Stalin see the appendix to the third volume
of Trotsky's "History or the Russian Revolution",
where the minutes of the above-mentioned meeting
and other documentary evidence are presented.

To the Bolshevik- Leninists of the U.S.S.R. i world of labor

PIONEER NOTES
The latest moves by Japan in the Far East; its

threatened seizure of the Chinese Eastern Railroad;
Its recurrent threats to the Soviet Union indicate

again how imminent the next war is. With the
wealth of experience left us by the events of 1914-

1918 there Is no need for any revolutionist to be

caught off guard when it comes. The tersest and' at

the same time the most comprehensive statement of

the Marxian position on War and the fight against

It Is contained in that invaluable little pamphlet

—

"War and the Fourth International." We can say
without fear of contradiction that this is the work
in all the volumes written on the subject in recent

times that throws a searchlight over the whole prob-

lem and points the way to the working class No
revolutionary, no class conscious worker can afford

to be without it. It sells for 10 cents a copy, 7 cents

in bundles of five or more. It can be obtained at

Pioneer Publishers 84 K 10th Street, N. Y. C.

Dear Comrades,

For a long time the Stalinists

prepared ilakovsky's capitulation

as a decisive blow. And now, only
several months later, it is proved
that the blow has miscarried

:

among the thousands, in the U.S.

S.R., who are imprisoned, exiled,

expelled from the party and de-
prived of bread, two or three tired

veterans followed Rakovsky ; in the

rest of the world—not a single

man. And that despite the extra-
ordinarily difficult situation of the

Bolshevik- Leninists agaiu.st whom
the Stalinists unite with world re-

action in order to pursue and
.jound them.

Tile principal argument of the

capitulation is at the same time
the principal proof of the political

inconsistency of the capit u lators,

l'he victorious offensive of Fas-
cism, requires, according to Ra-
novsky, the unity of "all forces"

for the defense of the Soviet pow-
er. But the question is: how to

resist the victorious offensive of

the reaction and how to safeguard
the Soviet power? Stalin declared
that the social democracy and fas-

cism were Siamese twins. On this

basis the united front was irrevoc-

ably condemned. Two days before

the victory of Hitler the C. 1.

stated that the proletarian revolu-

.ion In Germany was travelling

i'ull steam ahead to victory. It

presented the uncontested estab-

lishment of the fascist dictatorship

in the most industrialized nation of

Murope as "the acceleration of the

proletarian revolution". The pol-

icy of the German Communist party

oefore, during and alter the Fas-

jist coup d'etnt was declared be-

yond reproach. By means of such
deception and such crimes a situa-

ioii chock full of revolutionary

possibilities was lost in Germany.
During the years 1920 and 1933 the

C. i. prepared and struck such u

blow to Soviet power and to the

world revolution that in compari-'

jon, the economic successes of the

(J.S.S.R. are re.egated to second

and third place. Rakovsky did not

even attempt to answer the ques-

tion : was the policy of Stalin-

Thaelmann in the great class bat-

tles correct or fatal? Whoever
substitutes fawning before the bu-
reaucracy. Its errors and crimes,

for the defense of the historic In-

terests of the evolution can hope
for nothing from the Bolshevik-
Leninists but well deserved scorn.

When the waters of Fascism
rose up to the C. l.'s neck in

France, frightened, it accomplished
in several days, If not in several

hours a turn unprecedented iu po-

litical history, cast off the theory
of social fascism like a dirty rag,

recognised—and In what a vulgar
metishevik form !—the defense of

democracy, the united front with
the social democracy, proclaimed
not only as a superior but as a

unique precept, in which they tac-

itly sacrifice the revolutionary
tasks and the criticism of reform-
ism. With an appalling cynical

attitude towards ideas, these gen-

tlemen no longer accuse us of ad-

vocating the "counter revolution-

ary united front witli the tops" but
of lacking a "loyal" regard for the

leadership by attempting to utilize

the united front in order to strtrng-

then :li; r<\o!utionary win;; at the
expenst) of the social democracy.
What can this "plunge Into the

void" signify?

.Moscow, understands, it seems,

that the increase of tractors

alone, not only does not solve the

problems of socallsm, but does not

even assure the existence of the

Soviet state. Even 'I one were to

believe for a moment that a com-
plete socialist society will be built

in the I'.S.S.R. in the next four or

five years, it is still impossible to

close one's eyes to the fact that

fascism obtains its cannibal vic-

tories in increasingly shorter inter-

vals. It is unnecessary to explain

the consequences that the fascina-

tion of all Europe would have on

"socialism in one country" during

the next twelve or twenty-four

months. Hence the panic among
the leaders of the bureaucracy.

Hence the telegraphic order: per-

form a ISO degree turn, and cam-

otifiaK'* i' with a new barrage of

slander-gas against the '"Trotsky-

ists"

!

By means of such procedure the

bureaucracy now lias an unlimited

domination over the C. I.; but at

the same time the C. 1. is losing

the esteem and confidence of the

working masses. The turn in

France was accomplished without

a semblance of discusi'im or criti-

cism. Th'^ members »f the French

party simplv awoke to find out that

. today it was necessary to call the

j
uuth what had yesterday been

|
called a lie. Such a regime, de-

clare the Rakovskys and the Sos-

novskys, is to the "credit" of Stal-

in! We think that such a regime
is the misfortune of the revolu-

tion. In any case the capitulatory

should, at least, make clear to what
extent they have capitulated: to

yesterday's policy of Stalin-Thuel-

maun, which brought such happy
results? or before the directly op-

posite policy of Stalin-Cachln in

France today? But the eapituln-

tors do not dare make a choice.

They have capitulated not to a

policy, but to the bureaucracy!
In the last ten years the policy

of the C.I. permitted the Second
International to retrieve its domi-
nant position in the working class.

Of course, the crisis, misery, reac-

tionary gangsterism, the approach

of a new war, violently push differ

eut groups of workers towards the

sections of the ('. I. But these su-

perficial and ephemeral ''successes''

caused by the situation do not at

all correspond 'to the lioliticai situ-

ation and to its gigantic tasks. The
German Communist party had in-

comparably greater "successes" up

to the end of its legal existence

but that did not save it from an
ignominious cillapse.

Within the jiarties of the Second

International, whose leadership is

a reflection of its miserable and

Infamous oilem alien, there is at

this moment a process of radicaitz-

atiou ei' the masses. The regime

of the ('. I., the "somersaults" of

the Stalinist bureauciacy, the cyn-

icium of its means and methods,

constitute now the principle ob-

stacle on the road to the revolu-

tionary education and sol'dificatlon

of the proletarian vi.i'.giimd. How-
ever, without the mobilization of

the works's—not u'l'.v for parades

and meetings, but for decisive

struggle, without correct leader-

ship, fusing revolutionary intransi-

geance with Leninist realism, the

victory of Fascism will come in

France witli the same inevitability

as in Germany. What will remain

then of the theory of "socialism in

one country"? No more than re-

mains today of the theory of "so-

cial fascism".

The Bolshevik-Leninists will not

Herbert Zam Quits the

Lovestone Group
The Lovestone group, both inter-

mttiomtlly and at home, marches
from triumph to triumph! As a
world-wide Right wing reaction to

the more obvious follies of the

Stalinist "third period", it first

iwept along thousands, aud per-

baps tens of thousands, of Commu-
nis t workers, and not the worst
among them. Its hopeless position

determined Its own disintegration,

its powerful Czechoslovakia n sec-

tion capitulated miserably to the

2nd International, while a small

section in the German-speaking
.ands moved to the Bolshevik-Len-
inists. Its Italian "section" (Ser-

ra) went the way of the Czech,

its Hollanders, under Wijnkoop,
,,-rawleii back to the Stalinist flesh-

pots. Its white hope in France es-

tablished the "Party of Proletarian

Unity" for the capture of parlia-

mentary sinecures, and the Brand-
lerites had to disown them, too.

Its white hope in Spain, Maurin,
was too wily to tie his cart to a
shooting star. The big prestige

and following it enjoyed in the

Scandinavian countries completely

disappeared, following the break
with the strong Swedish section.

All that remains of the socalled

I.C.O. ("International Communist
Opposition") is the broken frame
of the Brandler group in Germany,
begging plteously for readmission

into the Stalintern, and the Amer-
ican Lovestone! tes.

Life has been no bed of roses for

the latter. Starting out with hun-

dreds of members and functionar-

ies from the official party in New
York alone, it has dwindled to an
essentially local movement with no

influence outside the city. Capitu-

lation to Stalinism has vied with

splits and splitlets in other direc-

lons. The notorious Bert Miller

and his friends eventually landed

In the camp of Father Cox's Lib-

»rty party. Others went over to

ihe American Workers Party. <!lt-

'ow, second-in-command, broke
away with a group of followers,

ook a big step forward from Stal-

inism by advocating a new revolu-

tionary party, and then fell victim

of the contradictions in his position

carried over from Lovestoneism.

Now another break has occurred.

Herbert Zam, founding member of

'he Communist party. Young Com-
munist League, and In 1929. of the

Lovestone group, a member of its

leading committee all the time, has

sent in his resignation with an
open letter to the membership ex-

plaining his position. Having tak-

en a stand in favor of new parties

throughout the world (except in

the Soviet Union ! ) after the shock-

ing collapse of Stalinism In Ger-

many, Zam met with the furious

resistance of the group's Elders,

whose perspectives fs bounded' on
every side by an artful hope of

f^raee at tie hand of Stalinism. If

be was not expelled, tt was only to

"avoid a scandal"; he was sup-

pressed, however, thus permitting

the Elders to boast no loudly about
the "unanimity of the group".

Zam's departure followed. Ex-

cerpts from the statement which he

is circulating show some of the

reasons for the disintegration and
inevitable suicide of the Lovestone

sect.

"1 write this after hearing the

report of our International repre-

sentative that the Alsatian section

of the I.CO., the Communist Purty

of Alsace, has been expelled. This
was the strongest section of the

l.C.O. after the Swedish party,

which was similarly expelled some
months ago. The expulsion of the

Alsatian section marks one of the

major steps in the disintegration

of the I .CO.. which has today been

reduced practically to the German
and American groups, thus giving

substance to the charge of our op-

ponents that the I.C.O. Is only a

'Brandler-Lovestone taction". The
I.C.O. as an international factor no

longer exists. Starting out with

such great promise, It has passed

into history, a victim of wrong
methods of work and of leadership,

of inabflity to reorientate itself

when new contradictions and new
problems came to the fore."

After showing that the prevalent

view in his group was that some
great event would bring the Stal-

inists to sanity, that this event oc-

curred iu Germany but produced

no effect upon the bureaucracy,

that the only way genuine revolu-

tionary unity can be effected is by

assembling the revolutionists out-

side the 3rd International, Zam
continues

:

"In the last year the group has

moved backward, not forward, in

its political orientation. It is not

accidental that on all new ques-

tions the I.C.O. finds itself in sub-

stantial agreement with the Com-
intern. The l.C.O. and the Com-
intern agree In the condemnation

of all groups desiring new Commu-
nist parties as 'Centrist' and 'coun-

ter-revolutionary' : the I.C.O. and
the Comintern agree that only the

Russian C.P.'s adherence can make
a revolutionary international gen-

uine <'Even If there were a new
Communist party in every capital-

ist country there could not be a

new International without the Rus-

sian party—', Wolfe); the I.C.O.

has retreated from its previous es-

timate of the Trotsky movement
and today agrees with the Comin-
tern as to its 'counter-revolution-

ary' character; the I.C.O. and the

Comintern are in complete agree-

ment In their condemnation of the

Left wing inside the Socialist

movement as 'take' ; the German
group (but not the- American
group) approves the shameful
hero-cult which Is being developed

In the Soviet Union and through-

out the Comintern; the American
group (but not the German group)

baa become one of the most mili-

tant apologists for the failure of

Ihe German C.P. to organize a real

I tight against Hitler's assumption of

power; the German group (but not

the American group) agrees with

Ihe Comintern in its opposition to

tiie formation of a Farmer-Labor

party in the United States; the I.

C.O, and the Comintern both agree

in their sectarian attitude to the

'Centrist' parties and organizations

aud on the necessity of working

for theiii destruction rather than

th^ir conversion to Communism.
The I.C.O. developed for the Com-
intern the 'August Block' theory

which grants the Comintern the

monopoly on revolutionary integri-

ty."

Zam's notes on the internal re-

gime in this "International" of

crusaders for party democracy re-

veal that Braudler-Thalheimer, in

Berlin or iu exile, differ little from

Ihe .-ituiin Secretariat. In the

American sionp, the picture is no

more alluring:

"In our own group discussion be-

fore the last convention (whatever

discussion there was) name-calling

bivame the main weu[>on of the

majority (-Centrist', 'Trotskyist',

social democrat', etc.) ; the leader-

ship was anxious not to convince

Ihe membership of the proposed

policies, but to stampede or even

Intimidate it, into accepting them.

Cheap political trickery was resort-

ed to at the convention itself, and

the new National Committee was

elected on a most factional basis,

practically excluding all but a sin-

gle representative of the minority

from participation in the leader-

ship of the group. A practice was
developed of presenting new poli-

cies first to the oAtside world as

the polteies of the group, and then

asking the group to pass upon them

when the group had already been

committed to them. Leading spokes-

men of the group took it upon

themselves, as individuals, to ex-

pound views which had been for-

mally rejected by the group (Love-

stone at open meeting on Socialist

party convention). Comrades who
were in agreement with the minor-

ity, or otherwise in disaccord with

the Bureau majority, were squeezed

out of work In the group, or out

of tiie group altogether (Ruben-

stein, Conner, Jones). Of Internal

party democracy! only the form re-

mained, the substance was discard-

ed just as surely as had been the

ease In 1929.

"All this was done because the

majority of the leadership of the

group stood in deadly fear of a

rejection of its policies by the

membership, and because It was
desirous of making a 'clean' ap-

pearance iu the eyes of the official

C. P. and Comintern leadership,"

He is leaving his group, con-

cludes Zam, "because I am a revo-

lutionist, because I want to contin-

ue to work effectively for revolu-

tionary working class unity ; be-

cause I want to help build a real,

worldwide, united Communist In-

ternational. .
."

To the Marxist, politics finds ex-

pression only through organization.

How, by what instrument, does

Zam propose to effect the estab-

capitulate, but on the contrary,

wnl redouble their efforts. The
bocialisi workers ought now to be-

come tne principle arena of their

activity. It is necessary to ex

p.ain the issues to them; more pre-

cisely to side by side with them to

find a road to the revolution. It is

only taus that the Communist
lvorters can be torn from the vise

of t he bureaucracy and not only

tmity of action in the struggle

against fascism be assured but also

,ue creation of a truly revolution-

ary party or the masses, a section

,if the Fourth international which

will lead the proletariat to the

,'onque.-t of power.

Dear Friends! Your comrades In

arms in ail the countries of the

world know the difficult. Inhuman
conditions you endure under the

.Stalinist bureaucracy. They have
jnly respect for the firmness which

.he majority of you have shown in

.tie face of new repressions, new

.til ninnies, new betrayals. No, you

.Hive not capitulated in spite of ev-

erything. On the contrary, you
Liave before you a grand revolu-

.ionury mission to perform. You
have a duty to piace, insofar as

possible, before the advanced work-

ers of the L'.S.S.R. the problems of

ihe international revolution now
monopolized by the Mauuilskys. the

rCuusiuens, the Piatnitskys, the

l^isovskys and the other third and
liftli rate irresponsible functionar-

ies.

Bolshevik-Leninists ! The devel-

opment of Kurope and the entire

world is now entering a critical

siaye, in which the fate of Europe

and tile international revolution

will be decided for a whole histor-

ical epoch. We will now bring to

the masses the revolutionary les-

sons that we assimilated In a dozen

years of struggle against the

cent list bureaucracy ( Stalinism )

.

Step by step, we will point the way
to them.

FOR THE 1>EFE.NSE OF THE
U.S.S.R.!

FOR THE WORLD PROLETA-
RIAN REVOLUTION!
FOR THE FOURTH INTERNA-

TIONAL !

—Foreign Representatives of

the Russian Bolshevik-

Leninists.

. „ I

lisiiment of -the genuine Commun-
ist international? On this score,

not a word is uttered. If the Git-

low incident has more than a Meet

lug importance, it lies not so much
In his break with the Lovestone

group, as in the brief and futile

cart'L'r of tiie group which GItlow

formed afte$ the break, the exist-

ence of which—never more than

shadowy—is now a matter of con-

cern only to a political coroner.

Because a revolutionist is not an

adventurer, his choice in politics

is extremely restricted. After his

breach with Lovestone, Gitlow

thought he could avoid making the

choice. He failed to draw the log-

ical conclusions of the udvance he

made. His inability to think the

problem out to the very end, mani-

fested itself in his quaking fear of

"Trotskyism", that is, of the bold,

consistent principles of revolution-

ary Marxism. After the first few

gingerly approaches, he leaped

back. He has been moving to the

Itight ever since. On a different

scale, but essentially of the same
gender, the Frenchman Doriot has

travelled the same road, with the

result that he too Is now toboggan-

ing down the Centrist slide to the

camp of the Right wing. It Is

worth wh'ile pondering over such

les-ous. . . .

/.am is now at the crossing of the

i-urrenls. He is free to strike out

vigorously to one side or another,

in view of the direction from

which he has come, there are really

but two currents with which he

can go. One will relentlessly Im-

pel him to the social democracy,

and his resistance will only be dim-

inished and eventually eliminated

by the illusion that, us a single

revolutionist, sailing without ban-

ner or rudder, unsustained by the

collective physical and ideological

collaboration of co-thinkers, he

will be able to achieve his goal

(the new International! on reform-

ist shores. The other will bring

him to the camp of organized

Marxism, which, whatever the

marching route that objective con-

ditions may indicate to it, always

proceeds with a banner collectively

worked out and borne aloft, a

clearly understood strategic goal,

a trained army and staff—all of

which make Its blows a hundred

times more effective.

Thsre Is the choice. It is not

the easiest one In the word to

make. The genuine revolutionist,

however, will not choice wrongly,

—M. S.

• • »

P.S. As this goes to press, we
learn from what appears to be an
authoritative source that Zam, and

it is added, Gitlow, are about to

join the Socialist party. Having
landed in a blind alley, they have

taken the counsel of desperation.

Confronted with the choice which

a revolution would not have found

difficult! to make, they have token

the wrong course. We record it

and pass on.

ORDER A BUNDLE OF MILI-
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WELCOME! POLISH VOLTH
Greetings to the Young Leninist* of Poland. We

have learned through the organ of our Belgian

Youth Section, la Voix des Jeunes, of the adherence
of an important group of young revolutionaries to

the youth section of the International Communist
League, l.'p till July they were an opposition force

within the Stalinist organization. A fundamental
discussion on the basic problems of the workers'

movement took place within their ranks and after a

national conference of the group they decided in

tavor of a new revolutionary youth international for

ihe youth and a Fourth International. The follow-

ing Is part of a letter to the International Secretar-

iat of the Young Leninists in which they apply for

admission :

"Our conference has unanimously decided in favor

of the Fourth International and lias changed the

name of the organisation. . , . Our organisation

numbers around I'M) militants in Warsaw and sev-

eral groups in other cities. . . . Our organization is

for flie most part composed of Jews because we have
had our origin in the Stalinist organization which In

Warsaw is in large majority composed of Jews. . . .

We also have a group of intellectuals (30 comrades)
. . . We hope, and doubtless you do too, that your
collaboration becomes a lever for the development
of our section. . . . We hope that with your aid we
will become the vanguard of the younj workers of

Poland.''
• * •

MENSHEVIKS IN THE OPEN WITH THE
GRACE OF STALIN
Every new event serves to prove that Stalinism

weakens the dictatorship of the proletariat. The
latest is the publication In fHumanite, C. P. organ,

and Le Populaire, S. P. organ in France of a letter

from a group of Russian meusheviks in Kazan greet-

ing the united front. This letter could not have ap-

peared outside of Russia without the authorization

of the Soviet Government and therefore of the poli-

tical bureau of the Comniuuist party. It Is the first

legal manifestation of a menshevik group iu the U.S.

S.H. In the early days of the Soviet Republic the

Mensheviks placed themselves on the side of the

white guards and the imperialist intervention. They
sided with the counter-revolution and therefore were
outlawed on Soviet soil. Since that time there was
the trial of the Mensheviks for aiding and abetting

the interventionists in 1932. Nothing since that time
has appeared to prove that these Mensheviks are less

hostile or less an enemy to the Soviet Union than
ihey were a few years back.

Stalin, who used every means of state coercion

jgainst the proletarian wing of the party, to the ex-

tent of the destruction of the party itself, who has
destroyed all democracy within the Soviets and the

irade unions now becomes lenieut--to flie enemies of

the Soviet regime.

In connection with this letter a dispute arose be-

tween the Stalinists and the Socialists, the latter

maintaining their usual attitude. Instead of de-

nouncing the counter-revolutionary (the Stalinists

nave so abused this term that they don't know a real

one when they see him) Mensheviks and taking full

responsibility for making this party Illegal under
the proletarian dictatorship they speak like liberals

of the most hike-warm variety : "The soviet revolu-

tion has always defended itself against counter- rev-

olutionary acts in which the Mensheviks have unfor-

tunately taken part."

"Unfortunately"! Lenin would turn over in his

grave if he could hear the conscious! anti-Soviet acts

of the Mensheviks described thus. The Bolshevik-

Leninists are expelled, exiled, persecuted and their

lender hounded from one end of the globe to the

other ; the party Is destroyed ; the sovlets are made
into caricatures; the world revolution is sacrificed in

the interests of a reactionary Utopia . . . and now
the Mensheviks are given the right to legal expres-

sion. What next?
• • •

DOOM TO FAILURE
The Labor Hay issue of the New Leader reports

rhat a new move is under way to organize an in-be-

ween. two-and one-half international. First the

Executive Committee of the British Independent La-

'ior party is Instructed to communicate with the

Fruch aud Austrian Socialist and Communist par-

ies and prpose a world unity congress to them. Sec-

ond, the Norwegian Labor Party, the Swedish Social-

ist party, the Independent Socialist party of Holland,

Ihe I.L.P. and the German Workers Party are pre-

paring a call for a world congress.

Not for the first time is such an attempt being

made to organize a centrist international. And not

he first time will It be wrecked on the rocks of real-

ity. Such a half-way house was organized in Vienna
in 1021. It tried to reconcile both internationals and
nded by returning to the Vanderveldes and the

'cheidemanns of the Secon I International. In 1933

similar movement began iu Paris which included

ill of the above-mentioned p:""rs. Th< y illd not d.-

;de on a new internati imil bit on joint action on
,>n International scale. To dute their lecord is a

complete blank in both fields.

The Dutch Independents and the Socialist Work-
rs Party forsook tiie cause of the Fourth Interna-

[ onal for the sake of these dubious allies. Even If

a successful centrist International Is formed, it

will linger on a while and then return to the bosom
of reformism.

Should the movement towards organic unity take

nn international turn. It cannot establfsh a revolu-

' onary organisation of the world's working class.

Without a clear Marxian program—at least such a

minimum as established In the pact of Four—no rev-

i iutionary international is possible. Issues are posed

too sharply today to permit any straddling. The
danger of Fascism and war aw so acute and so

pressing that any party aud any international which
cannot provide a clear answer must come to grief.
-!"he I.L.P. tried it and its ranks havem elted away,
leaving only a skeleton of the party it once was. The
ame fate awaits the other centrists.
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Text of the United FrontJ^ Meaninq of the Textile Strike!^ Green Gets Radical;

Youth Pact in Belgium
Editorial Note

Below is the text of the united

front pact in Belgium between the

Socialist, Stalinist and our own
youth organization. We wish to

citl) the attention of the readers to

i wo facta:

1. Tile overwhelming preponder-

a nee of the Socialist youth organ-

ization, which is six or seven times

the size of the other two organiza-

tions, determines many of the lea-

lures of the pact.

1. The changing times have

forced the Stalinists into a united

trout wiih the -'counter-revolution-

ary Trotskyists' : and to sign their

names to a pact calling for the

right o£ asylum especially for com-

rade Trotsky. We would welcome

and print letters from any young

Stalinist who would make so bold

as to explain this fact or reconcile

it with previous policy.
* * »

Brusseils. August IS. 1934.

1 The National Committee of

Hie Yonns," Socialist Uuard. the

Central Commute;- "f the Belgian

Communist Youth ai.d the National

leadership of the Leninist Youth"

( Trotskyism ) declare their agree-

ment to devote the greatest pos-

sible efforts towards the aim of

achieving workers unity on the

basis of revolutionary action.

•>. Having come to agreement

on this principle the three organ-

izations decide to sign a pact oi

common action on the following

bases

:

h j Common action of solidarity

for all the victims of hiferualion

a\ capitalist reaction, without

distinction of tendencies: for the

liberation of Thaelmann and

Paula Wallich, symbols of the

anti-fascist struggle in Germany

and Austria; for the right of as-

ylum in all capitalist countries

for nil the victims of interna-

tional capitalist reaction, and

above all, for Trotsky,

b) Struggle again; f. repression in

Belgium, for the freedom of the

imprisoned militants, such as

Bohy, Beelen, and all workers

persecuted for their participation

in strikes.

1—Against ail steps tending

towards dictatorial measures

taken in I'JJJS, against the un-

employed youth.

2—Against all decrees that

may have their origin in these

dictatorial measures.

3—Against, all projects direct-

ed towards eventual prohibi-

tion of organizations such as

the Young Socialist Guard,

the Communist Youth, and. the

Trotsky ist Youth.

4—Against ihe dissolution of

Labor Defense organizations.

.j -For the active defense of all

liberties and reforms that have

been won by the working class.

d) Struggle against war, in con-

cert with common action within

the tinny.

e) Active organization of the d«-

feuse of the Socialist Soviet Re-

publics, without thereby meaning

the elimination of I he: freedom of

criticism, independent of the

common action, with regard to

the foreign policy of the U.S.S.It.

This reservation is made by the

Young Socialist tSuard and the

Trotsky is t Youth.

;j. This campaign will be car-

ried out by means of monster com-

mon demonstrations followed by

meetings in a series of important

localities, to be indicated in I he

appendix to this pact.

if in tiie course of the joint ac-

tion, the members of one or an-

other organization, clash with fas-

cist opponents, the militants of the

other organizations will be under

obligation to

decided assistance.

The powerful textile strike is

stirring the ranks of labor every-

where and is bringing to its highest

point the second strike wave since

the inception of the New Deal.

Turbulent from the start, militant

in all of its aspects, this strike has

rallied hundreds of thousands of

new union recruits, involving grad-

ually all branches of the industry

on a__national scale in the effort to

put an end to the abominable slave

conditions tinder which the textile

workers toil and to establish the

union as their recognized spokes-

man and defender.

Lit t le citon is made by the

owners of the industry to dispute

the completeness of the strike or

the completeness of the union ad-

hesion by the workers. Nor would
that be to much avail. The facts

are there. The verification is con-

tained in tin; solid workers' .ranks.

The textile workers have made
good their vote to tie-up every

mill. Mass action is finding a new
and splendid expression, and with

military precision the "Hying

lend them the most i squadrons" are heading the battles.

!
Strike Will Awaken Workers

i. The three organizations eon- i It is the greatest struggle of

sider it logical and elementary to i
recent times, both from the point

solemnly promise to establish a of view of numbers involved, large

truce In their quarrels and cease scale actions and the sacrifices it

reciprocal attacks iu the course of has already claimed. One of its

the common action. outstanding features is the way iu

Each organization promises not which it has penetrated deeply into

10 attempt any maneuver for the the ranks of the new proletarian

purpose of winning away adherents recruils in the industrial south,

from one another. ,
Unquestionably this strike will go

It is understood that for the dur- .
a long way towards the further

ation of the pact the organizations
j

awakening of the American work-

shall refrain from all insults, even

outside of the joint action.

However, outside of the joint ac-

tion itself, each organization re-

serves its complete independence

ers and begin to instill into their

minds the feeling of a class.

I'osed as a strong motive force

in this strike stands the economic

backuround of the textile workers.

for the carrying on of its doctrinal
i
Wages in many mills range below

propaganda. ;a ten dollars weekly rate. Added

,i. The mentioned organizations
|
to this is the abominable stretch-

promise to condemn any weakness
|
out system by which the combina-

and passivity which may appear
j

lion of

within their own organization in

any way touching on the joint ac-

,i«n commenced.
A coordinating committee is es-

tablished consisting of two dele-

gates from the Communist Youth,

two from the Trotskyist Youth and
four from the Socialist Young

Guards, for the purpose of working

out joint plans and the character

of the joint demonstrations. This

committee wili take charge of all

conflicts which may arise between

the contracting organizations.

In order to carry out any given

action, unanimity within the- com-
[

posed the question of union organ-

machinery improvements

and intensified speed-up saps the

physical strength of the workers

beyond human endurance. Com-

pared to this kind of a wage rate,

statistics by the IT. S. government
inlorr us laconically that the "av-

erage housekeeper is now [laying

•M 7
* per cent more to the grocer

and butcher than she paid in April

of last year." It is no wonder that

labor is stirring everywhere. There

will be more and greater struggles

in tile near future.

Union Organization Is Issue

However, above all others is

miitee is necessary.

The last speaker on the list in

the meetings will always be a So-

cialist Young Guard.
—Yoniigr Socialist Guard
—Young Communist League

—Leninist Youth League

TheFirstThousand

YcarsAreHardest

Some months ago, Hitler, forsak-

ing for the moment his role as po-

litical leader, and donning the

mantle of the prophet, predicted

that National Socialism would role

Germany for the next thousand

years.

immediately things began to

happen. Certain of his restless

followers took alarm at the pros-

l>eet and instituted a revolt that

was drowned in blood. And the

opposition, braving almost certain

exposure and thd. consequent pris-

on camp torture, registered 4.000,-

000 votes against Hitler as Presi-

dent.

Daily Hitler's tenure in office

grows less secure. The opposition

mounts and grows bolder. German
industrialists pant after war, but

dare not drink—the water, they

well know, is poisoned. Their eco-

nomic crisis deepens, German
workers are driven further to

hunger and desperation, Austria is

lost for the time being, and the

Saar shows strange reluctance to

tie up with the Na-/,i millennium.

Hitler clings desperately to the

tiger's tail, and dares not let go

/or a moment. Whirled and buf-

feted, he cries out again, even as

he spins dizzily:

"There will not be another revo-

lution in Germany for a thousand

years."

Uui now he is neither political

leader nor prophet. He has revert-

ed to his earlier role of comedian.

For Hitler stands today exposed

before the whole world as a stooge

with a trick moustache. Gone la

the last ounce of bluster, the

threats to iinanee capital, the pro-

mise of national socialism.

"The promise of National Social-

ism has been fulfilled," he says

obediently: this mountebank, who,

with the cruelty that comes from

the most abject cowardice con-

demned to slaughter bis nearest,

his dearest followers, so that at

lea--t his own life might be spared.

For Hitler lives today by the

sufferance of the German indus-

trialists, who may tomorrow aban-

don him to the enfnriated people,

in order that they, in turn, might

be spared. Let them but draw off

roe lieichswehr and Hitler's own
cheated following would rend him

limb from limb.

"National Socialism will endure

for 1,000 years." It must already

seem like a thousand years to the

German people. In this sense,

perhaps. Hitler's prophecy may in-

deed be fulfilled.

MajorAngasHere

With Big "Boom*
(Continued from Page 1)

their investments and their loans

lo industry."

Is that what is ailing the coun-

try, and causing the maas unem-
ployment and the mass misery and
poverty? Oh no! The American

banks have been in marvelously

liquid condition for months; they

nave had their coffers stuffed with

;;old. They did not extend loans,

because there was no demand for

commodities, and there was no de-

mand for commodities because the

mass of workers and farmers could

not afford to buy.
That will work out all right.

Major Augas assures us in effect,

the I'WA will take care of that;

bankers will be induced to lend,

.business will increase, securities

,vill rise. This will make "people

eel richer on paper (Let the Major
fry feeding his family on paper!)—
mil therefore more willing to

spend their surplus bank balanc-

es".

"Richer"—How? Whom?
The language here is a bit im-

>ressive, hut the question arises,

list what is the Major talking

about? People will "feel richer

mid so will spend more? What
"people" is the Major talking

ibout ; the workers? How will

the workers grow richer when food

luices are rising and all other nee-

i'ssaiy commodities are rising, and

the miserable wages that have

been guaranteed them by "law"

are chi.etled under by the steel

barons and the cotton kings: when
hey are constantly being displaced

by machines and "efficiency meth-

ods".

Is the Major perhaps thinking of

'he bankers, the industrialists, the

wealthy widows and orphans who
clip coupons? These "people" are

spending all they will ever spend,

and the more money they gain, the

more will be reinvested into indus-

try, and a further profit out of the

American workers will be demand-
ed.

No! The World-Telegram has

missed its mark this time. The
American workers are beginning to

realize that if their necks are still

sore from looking around ihe cor-

ner, they will die of starvation and
disease if fliey wait for the "Amer-
ican Boom".

isuiticn. That is the main issue.

The first strike wave at the in-

ception of the New Deal struck

with si sudden force and in many
respects the employers and the re-

actionary trade union officials

alike were taken aback. To the

eijnai surprise in both of these

camps the workers tool; the collec-

tive bargaining promise seriously

and streamed into the union ranks.

Once inside they began to insist on

fulfillment of the promise and, as

it appeared, the surprise found the

enti:'-iyers not yet fully prepared to

resist.

.\„w matters are different inso-

far as the employers are concerned.

They are now not only prepared

for the stiffest resistance to fur-

Iher union advance, but they are

of Toledo, ,San Francisco and Min-

neapolis.

Company unions are instituted

by sheer coercion. Federal and

slate authorities are working with

police and military force. Red
baiting campaigns are followed up
with the organization of special

vigilantes. These are the first

conditions met by practically every

si like today. But the employers

have only begun their attacks. A
much more intensified campaign to

head off the gcowth of unionism

can be expected. For them it is a

matler of restoring profits at the

expense of the workers. Naturally

they are also out lo bring all pos-

sible pressure to bear upon their

agents within labor's ranks and
they are beginning to force their

hands.

Officials Under Pressure

'I'hesc reactionary trade union

officials are still in a dilemma,
leeliim the pressure from below of

the forward moving ranks, fearing

that unless the trade unions can

unions, that the formerly so de

crepit U.T.W. has actually united

within its ranks the majority of

the workers of the industry in the

country. It would be preposterous

indeed should the employers wheel

into motion also in this instance

their celebrated proposal for an
election amongst these workers as

to choice of who and which organ-

isation is to represent I hem. The
union represents the masses of the

workers in the industry. Living,

dynamic proof of of that is given in

this strike. For the American
working class as a whole this one

example—and we repeat, it is not

uncommon among Ihe A. F. of L.

unions — signifies enormous pro-

gress.

Muss Unions Beginning
While the American working

class is as jel far from being real-

ly organized it is clear where the

beginnings of mass unions are to-

day. The workers are joining the

American Federation of Labor.

Its new recruits can be expected to

measure tip to what all the new
j
continue to give a good account of

recruits expect from them new-

leadership will arise inside the un-

ions or new unions will emerge. On
the ot her side there is the

pressure from the employers and

their government. Which side they

will heed has already been made
abundantly clear. The decision of

flic A. F. of L. Bxecutive Council

io start a campaign against the

reds" iu the unions only foreshad-

2heOldGame-NeivCards
With 20,000,000 people oi Hie I

ool

working classes poverty stricken,

wards of the government and labor

tin the march in textiles and else-

where, William Green is con-

strained to be radical in his Labor

Day utterances.

"Shall we," declares Mr. Green,

"plan for future production of

abundance for all, or shall we try

ro curb mass production into scarc-

ity channels with luxury for the

few and poverty for the many?"
Put a pin there! as Daniel Ue

Leon was wont to say. Capitalist

waste or Hocialist planning. But

that's not the way the Baptist

president looks at the problem.

The fads he reeogniKOs. The
present system is outmoded. It

was fiuilt for the handicraft and

themselves, not merely in the

strikes they engage in, in the

lights for the establishment of

mass unions, but also insofar as 1 I.'p>tate New York has fallen be-

the future policy and direction, of
.
fori- Ihe march of the workers.

Textile Strike

Sweeps Nation

(Continued from Page 1}

the unions are concerned. They
will have something to say about

Ihe campaign against the "reds"

and take a hand in the defense of

the unions against all altacks.

The issue Of the defense of the

ows Ihe new forms of combination : unions and the building and exteu-

of employers and the reactionary

fj-ade union officials under these

new conditions. Every militant

worker will he labelled "red" in

justifies ion for the crushing of

strike movements. The textile

workers will nor at all be immune
irom such attacks.

The United Textile Workers Un-
ion is itself a picture of the recent

trade union evolulion. Formerly

there were several unions In the

industry, and not so very long ago
it could be said that they were all

equally impotent and discredited.

All of them were not much more
lhan shells of organizations.

N.T.W.—A Name of the Past

In 1!K>9 the National Textile

Workers Union, which now has

nothing but its name left, led the

Hiibnlent strike in (Jastonia. That

was the time when the Scripps-

Howard newspaper chain featured

its famous editorial addressed to

the A. F. of L. convention calling

its leaders swivel chair artists who
were sitting comfortable in their

luxurious offices while it was left

lo the Communists to do the job

in the south. It was a command
lo the A. F. of L. to get busy and
organize the workers lest other,

and the most feared forces, would

do it. In this instance, however,

as iu so many others, the Stalinists,

waving the banner of Communism,

siou oi the unions is now para-

mount. The struggle for its real-

ization reaches ever higher levels.

During this short span, t hrough

the first and the second strike

wave, after the beginning of the

New Deal the history of union or-

ganization is written in blood.

Every strike has been turbulent,

but It must also be said that every

strike has brought forward con-

stanlly more magnificent examples

of working class >,olidarily and.

militancy. Every strike has brought

forward new proofs of working
class vitality and of ingenuity in

devising ways and methods of

meeting the violent onslaughts by

the forces of the employers and
their government. They wiil in

time also bring forward proof of

the working class ability to cir-

cumvent the scheming and cunning

of the reactionary bureaucrats.

New Period Opening
Without doubt we have entered

a period in this country of awak-
ening of new working class strata.

That is the iwriod when the mili-

tants forge ahead to lead the move-

ments, to ptu their slogans and

ideas to the test in the fire of

struggle. Out of every experience

it is possible to record lessons

which can mean possiiive gains for

the struggles to come.
The American working class may

Ni'w Jersey and Connecticut are

overwhelmingly won. Massachus
etts textile industry is- already in

the hands of the strikers. Law-
rence, once the center of militant

union activity, is bound to follow.

The bloodiest battlefield is the

Kouth, where the manufacturers
resort naturally to murder in de-

1 It's treat in

ihe machine age. This results

in a few millionaires and millions

of paupers. Every year sees an
increase in this inequality. Output
per worker increased 4 percent

every year, prosperity or depres-

sion, and yet incomes lo parasites

increased till percent while incomes
to producers (workers) but 5 per-

cent. During the acufe years of

the crisis (l!rjii-l<j;ij) workers' in-

come dropped JiS percent and boss-

es' increment only Si> percent.

Froin, Him Who Hath Not Shall

lie Taken
In simple English: Ihe rich are

getting richer ami the poor poorer.

The harder the worker .slaves, the

more profits he snakes for J hi- boss-

's Ihe nearer he gels lo the poor

house and 1 'oilers Field. Uemeui-
ber what they l old -you in school:

work hard, don't drink, gamble or

play and someday you'll be rich as

Rockefeller. Tell that to the mar-
ines !

In 192!) everyone but a handful
thought thai things were swell

—

hunkey-dory. Today anywhere you
go you'll find people saying, some-

thing's wrong and something has
to be done about il. But what? A
nut plan like Sinclair's which com-
bines the New Deal with a wnl-

ered-ont Socialism? < )r Bill (ireeu's

proposal, which is no proposal at

all? Green is a weather vane,
soinelimes (o the right and some-
times lo the left, but slicking to

;he capitalist sysiem all the time.

1 im pretty well.

proved themselves eutially incap-
j
thus be able to learn and to assi-

determined to make a head-on doing the job. Today we witness

tight. That fact has been partieu-
:

the anamoly which is not uncom-

larlv well illustrated in the strikes

milate in abridged form the revo-

lutionary lessons that elsewhere

stretched over a protracted period

of time. The strikes of today all

carry their important preliminary

lessons. The Minneapolis strike,

especially in view of its victory

won despite almost superhuman
obstacles, can serve as a great

teacher in tiiis present stage.

Tactics and strategy of strikes

should therefore be given a par-

ticularly attentive study by the

mon for many of the A. F. of L.
j
militants. —AKNK SWABECK.

able of the task.

But the A. F. of L. did not get

busy. Even the opportunity and
stimulous given by the XHA col-

lective bargaining clause failed lo

galvanize it into action. Yet the

workers by the hundreds of thou-

sands fell into the lap ot its un-

ions where they had to be accepted

on the penalty of olher, more ag-

gressive and more militant forces

An Interview with the Managing Editor of the

Minneapolis Truck Drivers Strike Bulletin

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

BOUND VOLUMES OF THE
MBLITANT

Bound volumes of the Militant

for the year li)SZ can be obtained

from Pioneer Publishers, 84 E. 10

In an interview given lo the

Militant on .his arrival In New
York City, Herbert Solow, journal-

ist, and managing editor of the

Minneapolis Organizer, daily strike

bulletin of Local 574, characterized

the outcome of the drivers' strike

as "a signal victory which should

serve as an inspiration to every

union in the country".

"Still nursing the wounds of the

May strike," said Solow, "the un-

ion was forced into another strug-

gle in July to fight for ils very

existence. The bosses were out to

smash .">74 as the first step in a

general union busting drive. Their

attitude on ihe questions of arbi-

tration and the right of the union

to represent, inside workers was
calculated to force a strike in

which they hoped to destroy the

foremost union of the city."

Says Union IVon on Main Issues

The strike editor stated that the

union, by getting a settlement

which sets a minimum wage with

arbitration possible only in an up-

ward direction, and which recog-

nizes the right of the union to rep-

resent market inside workers, won
on the issues on which the strike

was forced.

"This is not the full extent of

the victory, however," said Solow.

"In the middle of the strike the

bosses extended their offensive.

tion results gave the union only

about a 30-50 break. He stated

that tiie union is winning the big

houses, and that such small houses

as if loses, including those where
the only voter is the bosses' son,

will be taken over by the union

later on.

X*rthwest Workers Inspired

"I think your readers will be in-

terested in knowing," Solow went
on lo say, "that the entire trade

union movement of the northwest
lias been immensely stimulated by

the outcome of the strike. The
news that Local 574 went, up
against the Citizens Alliance, the

police, hired gunmen, Olson's Mili-

tia, the National Run Around, and
the whole boss propaganda system,

and came through with banners

flying, has already inspired more
than one union organizational

drive, and has awakened among
exploited workers of more than

one industry and city the hope

that they, too, can win something
if they start a real fight.

"The admiration for 574 was well

expressed in Milwaukee which I

visited on my way east. The Mil-

waukee Ijeader, the Socialist pa-

per, had learned that chief of police

Bloody Mike Johannes was due to

visit the city in a few days. The
Leader asked me for an interview

so that they might lay before the

workers of the city full informa-
They swore on a stack of bibles tion about Johannes' murderous ac-
tiiat they would never settle with.' tivities during the Strike. In ad-
the union on any terms as long as dition, I saw a number of 3Ulwnu-
its leadership, included Troskyists.

They also vowed never to rehire

anybody charged with violence—
and that, meant a couple of hundred
of the best union men.
"On both these issues, for the

advertising of which the employers
spent thousands of dollars in their

press and for radio time, the bosses

have taken a thorough beating."

Asked for a forecast of the out-

come of the elections, Solow stated

that "the , union has nothing to

worry about". He derided reportsSt., New York City at the phenom-
enally low price of $1.50 per copy, in the boss press that the first elee-

kee union officials and they prom-
ised me that Bloody Mike would'

not get out of Milwaukee without
a clear understanding of hew the

workers of that city feel about
him."

WAR AND FOURTH INTERN'L
In Russian

A Russian edition of this pam-
phlet will soon be off the press and
available for all who speak the
language. Watch the Militant for

further announcements on this ex-
traordinary pamphlet.

Sinclair Finds His

Mentor in F.D.R.

Sinclair had a parley with Roos-

evelt and discovered there isn't a

new trick in the deck. "1 found

that after talking with Mr. Roose-

velt, that I didn't have as many
original ideas as I thought I had."

So don't waste your time pon-

dering over E.l'.I.C It's just the

California version of I lie Kaw
Deal, a little sugar-coaled, but its

made of the same rotten stuff in-

side.

fense of their divine right to coolie

labor, stretch-outs and preferen-

tial wage scales.

U. 1'. disiKitches report that in

Greenville, 8.C, scabs are carry-

ing firearms to their looms "desplle

statutes prohibiting such practice.

Authorities looked the other way."

The same dispatch states that mil-

itia companies were "instructed to

shoot to kill".

It was the armed scabs who shot

and killed the six unarmed strik

ers at Hones I'ath, and seriously

wounded scores, while the author-

ities "looked the other way".
Tiie boss-owned militia and po

lice accounted for the other fatali-

ties, with more cold-blooded shoot-

ing down of workers every where
threatened.

South Takes the Lead

Vet it is in the bloody South
IhuL the workers have been most
militant, defying the militia and
the police, and forcing nearly three-

foiirths of all the mills to close.

Virginia, whose 20,000 Textile work-

ers are unorganized, has stationed

armed iwitrols at the North Caro-

lina borderline in anticipation of

the "raids" of the Flying Pickei

Squadrons that have been sweep-

ing the South.

Into this tense situation has now
arrived President Roosevelt's milk

and water inquiry board, which
has authority to investigate and

advise, but not to arbitrate. Gov-

ernor John G. Winant of New
Hampshire, chairman of the board,

is one of the 120 millionaires in

his native state, and has himself

called out strike-breaking troops

in labor troubles there. The two

other members, Raymond Ingersoll,

Borough President of Brooklyn,

and Marion Smith, attorney of At-

lanta, Ca., are nonentities.

Nothing is expected to result

from this board of inquiry, and

nothing will result. When the

workers reach the top peak of

their ]>ower, when the textile in-

dustry is crippled, arms, legs and
body, then and only then will this

nr some other board be authorized

to act, to cheat the workers out oi

gains that their power has wrested

from the bosses.

Green and Woll Bide Their Time

Then, too, the American Federa-

tion of Labor heads, Messrs. Green
and Woll, may be expected to ap-

pear uiKjii a scene they have con-

spicuously avoided up till now.
Hitherto they have been content

to issue statements from afar, at-

tacking left wing influence in the
Like any ordinary valet. Sinclair

! twfi!li ullionSi frownlng upon sug-
a-ga when that conniving ges,ions of strike support from

other A. P. of L. unions to the

striking textile workers.
in bat-

went ga-ga when that

politician, Jim Farley patted him
on the back. "Call me Jim." Jim"
cut the wages of the Postal em-
poyees but he gave Sinclair a glad

hand so he says, "I like him very

mijch".

Roosevelt can break strikes,

keep wages at the minimum and
profits at the maximum but for

Sinclair who declares "I am a
Democrat, and not a Socialist"

that is a sign that Roosevelt can
run the country and Sinclair can
"sleep like a baby".

Any man that, can sleep like a

baby while po'icies are being pur-

sued that lead to the murder of

striking workers and starvation

for millions won't be very helpful

to the working class whatever his

schemes may be.

All we know about the conver-

sation between Roosevelt, and Sin-

clair is what Sinclair tells us in

his interview. He says he came to

the President to solicit aid for his

"self-help", barter plan ; to get

funds from Hopkins to institute a

primitive system in California.

Behind closed doors, the vege-

tarian-patriot-mental-healing quack
must have told the grinning mes-
siah that he would do anything to

get national support so he can
"run" California like Roosevelt is

"running" the country.

"Run" It to the dogs as far as
the workers are concerned.
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Thege "leaders", weak
tie. strong in "negotiations" (read

betrayal) will then offer their ser-

vices tis peace-makers, after the

battle has been won without their

aid.

Fortunately, the workers in the

textile industry show every sign of

fighting to the finish. The strike

has revealed to them their own
strength, and they will not be eas-

ily cheated' out of victory.

Meanwhile, the American Feder-

ation of Silk Workers, the weaving

section of the industry, has joined

in the nationwide textile strike.

Latest developments are that lo.OOO

silk dyers in the Paterson. N. J.

area are to join the strike, insuring

its success in that area, which is

the center of the silk industry.

Strike leaders also expect 100,-

000 hosiery workers to join the

strike. The executive board of tha

American Federation of Hosiery

Workers is in session on the quus-

tion as this goes to press.

The International Ladies' Gar-

ment Workers Union has already

voted to strike October 1, unless

(he employers agree to President

Roosevelt's "sop order" reducing

the work hours from 40 to 36 hours

a week.
The I.L.G.W.L". has also voted'

financial support of tha textile

strike to the extent of $100,000, it

was unofficially reported.

The solution is simple says

Green. All you have to do is "to

increase the amount of nalional in-

come going inlo wages and small

salaries so as lo maintain a bal-

ance between production and con-

sumption that will use products

and senicos for a higher standard

of living: and legal and economic
institutions that recognixe and
protect the interests of producing

workers equally with the owners
of these products and other pro-

perty."

There's a Catch to It

Sounds good, doesn't il? But
there's a joker in the deck.

Labor and capital cannot live to-

gether peacefully or be protected

equally!. Judging by the way the

bosses club and murder workers to

keep them trom getting a ten cents

increase in wages it seems they

wouldn't be very much in agree-

ment with this plan. Every penny

the boss makes comes out of the

workers' bide. Every wage in-

crease comes out of the bosses' pro-

fits. When new machinery is in-

stalled less skill is required, less

labor power is used and therefore

lower wages are paid.

Now, Green wants economic in-

stitutions to protect "producers"

and "property owners". What he

really means is: Throw the slaves

another crumb because they're be-

coming too dissatisfied.

The partnership of labor and

capital won't work this time, Mr.

Green. The workers are in a fight-

ing mood awl so are the bosses.

Look out! or you'll be swept aside

in the rush together with your

friends, the parasites.

Flying Squads

(Continued from Page I)

sub-machine guns.

A First Class Weapon
It pressed into service the au-

tomobile. How simple, and yet how
effective. Concentration of forces

at the right place al the right

time, mobility and surprise—these

important, strategic elements arc-

now made available to Ihe workers

in tiie class slrug^'le for the first

time.

No longer need workers present

a heroic but stolid, inert, and help-

less mass in front of shop or fac-

tory, to be trapped by machine gun

lire, or dispersed by thugs.

The use of automobile picket

squads has transformed ail that.

There is no longer one front but a

thousand fronts for the bosses to

guard. Hired thugs no longer suf-

fice: hence, the increased use of

Slate militia: and even these will

prove --have proved -inadequate.
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Communist League
AndA.W.RMove
ToFormNew Party

Both Organizations Declare Desire
To Hasten Union of Forces

(See Editorial on Page 4)
decisive steps were taken in tlie past week by the Xational Committee

of the Communist League ami the Provisional Organization Committee of
the American Workers Party for the fusion of the two organisations and
the launching of a new revolutionary political party at an early dat*.

Following protracted negotiations and discussions between tbe two
committees, and the publication of a revised draft program of theA.W.P,
the National Committee of the League, through Arne Swabeck, Secretary,
addressed a letter to the Provisional Organization Committee of the
A.W.P. which was meeting with an active workers' conference of the
latter organization at Pittsburgh over the week-end. In this letter the
N. C. of the League asked tl*e A.W.P. to take a positive position on the
question of uniting the forces of the two organizations without delay,
and expressed the opinion that "the basis for fusion into one united party
becomes increasingly substantial, the fusion itself more possible and
desirable, and awaits essentially a deHnite expression of opinion by you
which would facilitate the necessary political and organizational prepar-
ations for unity."

Prior to the receipt of this letter*-

the active workers' conference

Weekly Organ of the Communist League of America
IX'EW YORK. SATURDAY,SEPTEMBER 15, 1934 i'ltllt 2 CKEVt'S

MILL WORKERS SLAIN BY GUARDS-
GOVERNOR RAISES «RED» SCARE

The Truth About the Morro Fire

of the A. W. P. had devoted aa
entire day to a consideration of

the question and had also come to

the conclusion that immediate fu-

sion of the two organizations is

desirable and necessary. There-
upon, A. J. Muste, Chairman ot tbe

frovisional Organization Commit-
tee of the A.W.P., sent the follow-

ing letter to the National Commit-
tee of the League;

"Dear Comrades:

"Your communication dated
September 1 reached us at our
meeting at Valencia, Pa. on
Monday, September 10. On the
previous day we had completed
an exhaustive analysis of the
name problem of unity of the rev>

olutionary forces in this country
with which your letter deals.

Since we had reached the same
conclusion about the need for de-

finite steps to achieve organic
unity if possible, we were deeply
gratified to receive your letter.

"A more detailed communica-
tion dealing with the questions
of program, etc., embodying the
result of our P.O.C. decisions, is

now being prepared and will be
in your hands in the course of a
few days."

A general membership meeting
or the New York branches of the

Communist League, held last Sun-
day at the headquarters, after an

Arms Inquiry

Is TooHot for

State Pep t

Stop the heat! That's the order
from Secretary of State Hull and
Secretary of Commerce Roper as
they gagged the arms inquiry la
Washington.

Protests from foreign govern-
ments, kings, princes, dictators and'
mere government hirelings of the
arms ring is the reason given by
the state department for putting
the quietus on many of the expo-
sures of the inquiry.

Not that embarrassment might
tie caused other governments but
the stink of thei entanglements of
American munition makers with
anyone they can make money from
—there is the motive for the gag
ruling of the state department.

I-'ive telegrams from the Dn Pont
company to agents m u "certain
South American country" were sup-
pressed because "it might result in

danger to life and property".
No need lo be a clairvoyant to

know what was in those telegrams.
The investigation ttius far has

all d-iy discussion of the question ' given us a general view of the
of fusion, led by Max Shachtmau
as reporter for the National Com-
mittee, voted unanimously to en-

dorse the course followed by the
N. C. in the negotiations and ex-

pressed a firm will to proceed with
tbe unification aud the. launching
of the new Party as soon as pos-

sible.

In informal discussions between
representatives of both committees,
which followed the exchange of

letters, it was agreed that the ne-

gotiations, which hitherto have
been devoted entfrely to general
discussions of program questions,

shall now be put on a concrete
basis and that an attempt be made
to come to agreement on all ques-

tions involved in the problem of

fusion, political and organization-

al, point by point, with the object

of preparing the basis for unifica-

tion in the shortest possible time.

The surging movement of the

working masses of the country aud
the burning need of a revolutionary

party that would be able to aid
this movement to find a conscious

direction on the path of the class

struggle will undoubtedly exert a
powerful influence on both, organ-
izations to remove all unnecessary
obstacles and push in the direction

of a speedy unification which will

make the launching of the new
party possible.

Leading representatives of both
organizations have expressed the

desire to proceed with the negoti-

ations from this point of view. The
merger of the League and the

A.W.P., by itself, would provide

the new party at its inception with

a considerable membership and the

framework of a national organiza-

tion, as well as a strong nucleus

for a new revolutionary youth
movement. Both organizations have
recorded substantial gains In mem-
bership during the past year and
have also extended their Influence

by effective participation in the

class struggle in various fields

—

Minneapolis, Toledo, Unemploy-
ment work, etc.
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-Internationalism" of the munitions
makers. Impartiality is their slo-

gan, if Bolivia and Paraguay tear
each other to pieces in a bloody
war don,t discriminate. Sell to
both of them. And if there are
any stubborn people, the old "Palm
greasing" method will do the trick.

No matter if Bolivian soldiers
shoot Paraguayans with Du Pont's
powder. No matter If Paraguayan
troops murder Bolivian Infantry
with Du pout's shells. Business is

business.

The question is. however, not the

(Continued or Page 4)

The burning of the Morro Castle,

with the ensuing tremendous loss

of life, is more than a major dis-

aster of the sea. it is a working
class issue.

Who is responsible for t lie tra-

gedy? Who is usually responsible

for such tragedies?

Contemptible efforts have been
made, a scoundrelly plot is afoot,:

to shift ibis blame to "labor agi-

j

totors". A '"Red Scare" has been
started in the reactionary press,

and broadcast over the radio.

The Ward Line, backed by Ha-
vana's brutal police chief have
charged Cuban Communists with
starting the lire abroad the Morro
Castle as an act of sabotage and
terrorism. Their proof they keep
darkly to themselves.

Railroading Testimony Wanted

If such "proof* could he estab-

lished; that is to say, if a satis-

factory frame-up could be con-
cocted, the Ward Line and officers

of the Mono Castle would be re-

leaved of criminal responsibility,

and the company would be saved

millions of dollars in claims.

Moreover, a crushing blow could

be delivered lo organized labor at

sea and on the waterfront. A new
pretext would be afforded for fresh

terror against radicals in Cuba
and the United States. Labor lead-

ers could be further hounded,
jailed and murdered, and the boss-

es be free to enforce their starva-

tion wages with an air of virtue.

The temptation is too great, the

opportunity too inviting for the

bosses to overlook. A frame-up
will be attempted; it is already be-

ing planned.

Georire 1. Alagna. third assistant

radio operator on tbe Morro Castle,

and one of the outstanding heroes

of the disaster, who stuck to his

post to the end, who saved the life

of (he chief operator and many
others, who behaved throughout
with extraordinary coolness and
courage, is being held on bail that

he cannot raise, as a "material

witness".

Amidst the cowardice and inde-

cision that prevailed on the quar-

terdeck, his conduct shines like a

beacon light. Yet he, and he alone

among the officers, is brought be-

fore the Board of Inquiry hand-
cuffed like a common criminal.

Alagna's Crime
For Alagna, understand you, is

a "labor agitator". He was guilty

of trying to organize the men
aboard ship in protest against rot-

ten food and worse labor condi-

tions. He was on the Captain's

blacklist. No other evidence is of-

fered, no other evidence is needed,

to keep him in jail.

Other circumstances make it im-
perative to review the story of the

disaster, as so far revealed. Ef-

forts are being made to whitewash
the owners and officers of the

Morro Castle, and to blame the

crew for the tremendous loss of

life. This lust, by the way, has
become one of the established tra-

ditions of the sea. Tbe officers are
heroes, the crei\ has to be driven

at gunpoint io perform ils duty.

Remember the Wstris!

Here, however, are (lie unchal-

lenged facts.

The Morro Castle caught afire off

I he New Jersey coast, about six

miles out at sea from Asbury Park,

20 miles south of Scotland Light,

on the return trip from Havana.
The time was variously reported,

in conflicting testimony, at 12:!i5,

!-;{", 2:4."] and 'S A.M. A light gale

was blowing, with increasing in-

tensity, the >ea was running high.

The lire spread with extraordinary

rapidity, according to the officers,

wiio set the time of the biaze far

ahead of the time reported by nu-

merous passengers and members of

the crew. By HAZi the entire su-

perstructure was a mass of flames.

Passengers umidship were
trapped. Some managed to make
their way through the smoke-filled

corridors to gain the decks. A few
wriggled through the small port-

holes into the open sea, exchang-

ing death by drowning for death

Workers Are
Disarmed by
Spanish Gov't

by fire. Others were trapped like

,

rats in their staterooms and burned
1 to death.

Officers and crew were driven to
the forecastle for refuge. Others
found temporary safety in [he
stem. But amidships was a roar-
ing furnace.

Delay in S.O.S.

Captain Wilimott, the master,
iiad died of a heart-attack a few
hours before the lire started. The
tirst mate, Warms, was in charge.
There was a criminal delay in

the sending of B.O.S. signals. The
iirst CQ (standby) signal was sent
at ;i:15 and a second at ^:18 A.M.
According to the chief radio oper-
ator, he did not receive an order
to send an S.O.S. until ;i;30, by
wiiich time flames were eating into
the operator's cabin, aud his radio
set was practically out of commis-
sion.

There was simitar delay in the
order to lower lifeboats. When
they were finally lowered, they
were manned almost entirely by
the crew.

In all, 13(3 lives or more were
lost, passengers and crew. Tbe
survivers made their way to shore
in the six lifeboats that were low-
ered, or were picked up in the
water by boats belatedly speeding
to the recsne. A few swam the
six miles to shore with the aid of
life preservers.

When dawn broke the once
proud liner, the boast of the Ward
Line (an advertisement in the New
York Times, set up too late to be
withdrawn, appeared the day after I

Deputize the Strikers? Who
Owns This Country, Anyway!
"No Cod damned son of a bitcb deputizing of the strikers. He re-

of a strike leader is going to tell ceived the only reply that the capi-

tis bow to use the troops and the
deputies."

This was the reply that the boss-

es and the local police gave to the

proposal of Francis J. Gorman,
that the members of the United
Textile Workers lie "deputized" by
the various authorities for the en-

forcement of the "law".

With a militancy not seen for

many years in a strike of such
wide scope the workers have been
closing mill after mill. The reply

of the bosses and their henchmen
who hold public office has been a

militia mobilization from the coast

of Maine to the Gulf of Mexico.

Hired thugs have been given badges
and declared to be "officers of the

law". Great bands of strike-break-

ers have been deputised and armed,
and American Legion groups have
been secured to help break the

strike. Over ten men have been
killed already, nine of whom have
been strikers. Most of them were
deliberately shot by the hired

thugs many even shot In the back.

"It Is Unheard of"

It was in the midst of this reign

of terror that Gorman came tor-

ward with his proposal for the

talist class could give. Refusal,

laughter and abuse.

The New York Times editorial

writers literally foam at the mouth
in discussing the proposal. The
strikers are compared to "burglars

and murderers". Their entire wrath
is loosed against the flying squad-
rons that have been so effective In

closing many of the mills. "As for

the proposal to let the strikers

picket and safeguard mill property,

it is too grotesque for discussion."

Breaking forth in a sarcastic

tone thet editorial continues: "The
lawful officers of the law are to be

superseded by representatives of

breakers of the law. These are to

enforce against them the higher

law, the law that transcends the

statute books, 'law' made by strik-

ers for strikers."

Whose "Law and Order"

"Law and order must be pre-

served." How often has this cry

come from the lips of a frightened

bourgeoisie. Here we see what
"law and order" is referred to. The
"law" of the capitalist class, the

"order" of the hired thug and the

(Continued on Page 4)

['ui-tlier indications of the active
preparations for civil war on the

part of the Fascists, Socialists as
well as Basque and Cataloniau Na-
tionalists can be seen in the recent
seizures by the government of sev-

eral important shipments of con-
traband armaments.

Seventy-three large boxes con-
taining 200,000 rounds of ammuni-
tion and many revolvers and rifles

were seized on Sept. 12 at the little

port of San ICstaban de Pravia on
the Asturius coast.

Prominent members of the So-

cialist party including Indalecio

Priest o, parliamentary leader arc
implicated in the affair and 24 ar-

rests have been made including

the mayors and employees of sev-

eral municipalities.

The Governor ot Asturias has ar-

bitrarily removed all Socialist

mayor.-, aud aldermen in the prov-

ince, replacing them with republi-

cans.

It is also claimed that a large

amount of dynamite and arma-
ments was discovered in the Peo-

ple's House (trade union head-

quarters) of Saii Kstaban de Pra-
via.

It is a patent fact to every

worker that Spain is headed for

civil war, that arming of the labor

movement must proceed swiftly if

destruction at the hands of the

Fascists is to be avoided. The pre-

sent government, making pretenses

at delivering blows at Gil Robies'

bauds is in reality striking hardest

at the working class. This "dis-

covery" and raid on Socialist or-

ganizations only points to this:

disarm the proletariat while mak-
ing pretenses at disarming the

Fascists and the Spanish Hitler

will have his thrust at power.

But Spain it; not Germany if'

only for the fact that the workers
there have had the opportunity to

learn from Germany.

INDIAN SL'MMER FESTIVAL
The International Workers

School has completed its plans for

an Indian Summer Festival and
Dance. The Winter courses of the

school begin the 13th of October

and it is the purpose of this affair

to bring together those who will

take advantage of the excellent

courses this season. We are ar-

ranging for an exciting and enter-

taining program, which will in-

clude a well known dance orches-

tra. The complete program will be

announced in a future edition of

the Militant. Remember the time

and place! Irving Plaza, 15th St.

aud Irving Place. Saturday eve-

ning, October 27th.

StrikeRanksFirm; NewMills
Close in theNorth and South

Two strikers murdered, scores injured. National Guards in wild
retreat before the infuriated pickets, a -'red"' scare raised by the Gover-
nor of Rhode island and an appeal for Federal troops is the balance
sheet of the second week of the textile -trike.

The ranks are firm, however. The hosiery workers. 10,000 strong,
have walked out In sympathy with their brothers in the cotton, silk and
woolen industries. New mills are closing ami the picket lines are keep-
ing those factory gates already clor-ed from opening.

While "twist-the-facts" Sloan continues to make Ids optimistic state-
ments that more and more mills are beginning operations with scab
labor, the state officials serving the textile barons have lu-en forced to call

upon the National Guard in iive States lo protect the right of scabbery.
But the National Guard, just as the deputies and the thugs, have

proved inadequate to cope with the stiikn. The battleground, shifting

from tbe Carolinas to liiiode Island, has shown the undying heroism of

the mill workers.

In the teeth of gas aud bullets the strikers advanced, ripping up
tombstones for ammunition and routing the guards or seriously de-— ——— . moralizing them in the battles of

Work or Jail,

SaysPaterson

Court Order
"The freest land in all the

world."

Hell!

Ask the silk dye workers in Pat-

er-sou what they think about our

liberty- loving country.

The most far reaching, vicious

injunction ever to come to our at

tendon has been awarded the I'at-

erson dye-house bosses.

Under its provisions the dyers
tile disaster, advertising with bit-

\ must either work or go to jail. Al
terl Irony, "Travel with Speed and
Safety on the Morro Castle") lay

a smouldering hulk off the Conven-
tion Hail pier at Asbury Park,

towed in and beached by a Coast
Guard vessel. Huddled together on
the forecastle were Acting Captain
Warms, who remained true to the

traditions of saving salvage money
for his owners (a ship that is en-

tirely abandoned belongs lo who-
ever picks it up), and a few of the

more simply heroic members of

the crew.

A Damning Indictment
These are unchallenged facts.

Other facts stand out as clearly,

and constitute a most damning in-

dictment against the owners aud
officers of the Morro Castle.

The much advertised special fire-

fighting apparatus on the Morro
Castle was a myth. It was non-

existent or did not function. The!
blaxo was fought with ordinary
fire hose and fire extinguishers. No
automatic new-fangled chemicals

or gases operated, or were used, to

dampen the blav.e. The structure

of the ship, with luxurious but

highly inflammable hangings, with

(Continued on Page 4)

ready squads of constables art

scurrying about to the shops to

serve the injunction.

Who said Lincoln abolished slav-

ery in the 1'ulted States';

Here is an order which enjoins

the workers no! merely from strik

log or from picketing but even from
discussing a strike.

"We are happy at this decision",

say the bosses, 'thousands of work-
ers will be permitted to work aud
earn their livelihood uninterrupt-

ed."

Reduced to the level of chattel,

these workers are now forced by
solemn court order either to stay

at their places of slavery, eking
out whatever miserable existence

they can. or protest, strike and be

sent to the county prisons.

The workers, say the houses aud
their courts, have violated a con-

tract which does not expire till

October 24 and consequently they
are holding [hem strietly account
able.

What a brazen mockery! Look
over the history of the contracts

flouted and trampled under foot bj

capitalists over the- country. They

(Continued on Page 4)

R. L Solons Save Roosevelt

FromSendingFederalTroopsi
Only political considerations on constituents are in Woonsocket.

the part of the Rhode Island Leg-
j

And while they voted ¥100,000 for

islature saved Roosevelt from tbe a pretorian guard, they desisted in

acid test of whether he would em-
ploy Federal troops as strike-

breakers in the textile strike.

According to press reports, the

order to "stand by" was given the

garrisons in various parts of New
York and New England. Troops
in New York, fully equipped with

death - dealing paraphenalin were
prepared to leave at a moment's
notice for a "surprise attack" to

overwhelm the Rhode Island strik-

ers.

Governor Green—who must have
broken a couple of blood vessels

searching for Communists under
bis bed—had a telephone conver-

ealling for the Federal troops.

But Roosevelt . . . who has been
regarded by most workers as tin

man who held out ihe helping hand
lo labor wilh his famous section

7-a was ready to put the Rhode
Island strike to the sword.
What becomes of all his vaunted

friendliness to I he working man?
Time was when he could claim
that the deputy sheriffs, or the

police, or the National Guard over
whom he had no jurisdiction were
murdering workers aud smashing
strikes.

Now he took a stand. There is

no escape. Hoover deployed the

sat ion with the grinning messiah , troops against the ragged army of

In Washington pleading, with him bouuseers and that put the finish-

for martial aid. Roosevelt, now in ing touches on his reputation with
Hyde Park, said to Green (hat he. American labor. Roosevelt offered

was getting in touch with Wash- to use the army against the Rhode
ington "to make all preparations Island strikers. The legislature

to respond to any call the state .saved him for the moment, bul
might make in this emergency." other occasions will arise and he
The stage was all set for an ex-

(

has already indicated what he will

pedition of the army into New
,
do.

England to crash the strike ranks. I

Green hollered for it. Roosevelt

;

gave his assent. But the Rhode

I

Island democrats dissented. Their'

Let the American workers learn

the truth of this Incident and that

will help to polish off Mr. Roosevelt
forever in their eyes.

Saylesville aud Woousocket. They
will be written on the pages of
American labor history aud their
martyrs will forever be enshrined
in the hearts of the working class.
Such spirit, courage and hero-

ism, cannot be broken by the troops.
The thousands of Guardsmen, some
of them mill workers and others
fresh out of high school, are fright-
ened or demoralised. One incident
in Rhode Island, the arrest of two
strikers by a Captain Strong be-
cause they called him "boy scout",
speaks volumes fur this fact.

But if the National Guard met
with an unexpected reception at
the hands of the strikers, the
Rhode Island Governor got the
shock of his life. So much so that
he immediately set up the holler
for Federal troops. "There Is a
Communist uprising in Rhode Is-

land and not a textile strike."

What constitutes a strike accord-
ing to this marionette of the mill
owners is a folded arms demon-
it rat ion in which the workers lie

supinely on their backs while scabs
and gunmen trample ail over them.
If the strikers seine whatever
weapons are at hand to defend
themselve.-, that is a "Communist
uprising''.

Shall R. I. Follow Frisco?

"We must put the Communists
down here", says Mr. Green, all in
a rage, "as they were put down In

San Francisco when the longshore-
men went on strike. There must
be a distinction between the legi-

timate actions of the real strikers
and the riotous acts of the Com-
munist agitators."

How is this distinction made?
Orders fo Guardsmen to fire point
blank into picket lines. No ques-
tions are asked as to who is a
striker and who is a red because
for the textile barons every worker
who dares demand a better life In

this world is a "Red" and a "Bol-
shevik".

So the governor proposed two
methods to deal with the insurrec-
tion (read: textile strike): Appeal
lo Roosevelt through the state leg-

islature to bring the army to

Woonsocket and the other strike-

bound points and get an appropri-
ation of $100,000 to arm 1,000 war
veterans for use against the work-
ers.

Arrangements were all completed
to march 1,500 Federal troops in

from New York to "overawe" the
strikers, i Roosevelt, according to
Green, give his assent. But the
Rhode Island Democrats balked,
the whole plan was a little too raw
aud politically dangerous for them.
The Guards would do, they
thought.

War Veterans Or Thugs?

On the other hand, the R. I. leg-

islature voted the $100,000 appro-
priation to arm "world war veter-

ans" as auxiliary police. Any
gangster from New York or Chi-
cago, any pool room hoodlum—for
that matter anyone willing to ac-
cept pay breaking the strike

—

will

now become a "world war veteran".

Unable to get the legislature to
issue the call for federal troops,

Green now "rescinds" his appeal
but continues to rave about Com-
munist! plotters, dynamite, and de-
porting "alien reds". The stage is

being set for a frame up which can
only be facilitated by sach cow-
ardly and treacherous statements
as that of a New Kngland U.T.W.
organizer, Silvia. The latter places
the blame for the riots on the

(Continued on Page 4)

James P. Cannon XlieMessage of Minneapolis I

(Just returned from a 2-month stay in Minneapolis) /%. Report and Analysis of the Great Strike - Sunday Sept.,16th - S p.m.

rving Plaza
15th Street & Irrlng Place

Admission 15c
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Embarrassing

Questions

Dern, tlie National Guard and

the Workers

Secretary of War Dern is wor-

ried and He speaks right out for

everyone to hear. The popularity

of the ami*' is being impaired by

the increasing use of the National

Guard in strikes. Dern thinks that

the National Guard is being called

10 murder strikers that the local

policy or company gunmen could at-

lemf to themselves. The National

Guard should only be called out

us a last resort, said the amiable

.New Dealer. In other words, they

should he held in reserve and only

sent into action when the strikers

are getting the best of the local

[lings, it is an Interesting subject

lor discussion: What is the best

way to murder striking workers

and still retain the popularity of

I lie army 1

: Tile question thus posed

by Dern provis nini to be a real

Itooseveltiau -friend o£ labor" and

should earn him the praise of all

-labor leaders" from Green down.
• • »

Nazi Gems
Hitler:—"The Nazi regime will

endure for 1,000 years"—

Alfred Rosenberg: — "Hitler is.

the greatest political impulse for

150 years and also the most potent

stimulus for art and culture."

Reichbishop Mueller: "Hitier is

God's gift to the German people."

• •

Mussolini and the Stork

Mussolini has a plan for raising

cannon fodder. Here it is as re-

ported to the N. Y. Times: Fire all

women workers and put men in

Iheiq places. Home life and star-

vation encourage women to marry.

Give the jobs to the men. Work

makes for virility in men, and the

bachelor tax encourages marriage.

Reports from Italy of earlier ef-

forts for a "managed birthrate" in-

dicate that similar "encourage-

ments" of fruitfulness have failed.

Cupid it seems can be speeded up

by such means but the stork re-

fuses to be rushed.
» * •

Tears from a Crocodile

Mr. Sloan of the Textile Manu-

facturers: "I am deeply distressed

that blood was shed in Georgia.

These sad events make it plain, the

forces unleashed by the strike

leaders are now out of control,"

So by calling a strike the strike

leaders became responsible for the

unleashing of the array of strike

breaking thugs, National Guards

and deputy sheriffs who are now

plying their profession of murder,

in the interests of Mr. Sloan and

his associates.
* •

The- Workers Bookstore

To place a young communist In

the workers' bookstore in Chicago,

apparently dooms him to Trotsky-

ism. At least so it seems to Bam
Ilammersmark, as one after anoth-

er of bis valued assistants goes

•renegade". You see, there are

books, and time to study, and Sam
esiecially chooses an intelligent

Y.C.L.er. Put the three together

and yon have a Young Spartacus

member in the making. District

Organizer Kling insists that only

dombbells be allowed to take the

job in the future and reports from

Y.C.L. contacts in Chicago indicate

that he himself will soon be free

to apply. You see, the Chicago

Y.C.L. has made such "pogress"

that scapegoats are needed and the

linger points Kling-v.'ard.
* • »

The Munitions Inquiry

Thet munition companies opposed

a Senate inquiry on the high patri-

otic grounds that such an inquiry

might divulge military secrets and

eo weaken the country. The In-

quiry shows that all Uncle Sam's

arms and munitions, naval and mil-

itary were on display like a street

peddler's fruit to any country from

Bolivia to Japan who might be a

possible customer for the Du Ponts.

That these countries were possible

and even likely "enemies" made no

difference as long as the munitions

company made bloody profits.

J.ike old J. P. Morgan who cleaned

up a tidy amount of blood money
felling defensive rifles to "his"

government during the civil war,

t he modern American munitions

maker is deeply interested in the

welfare of his country just so long

as that coincides with the welfare

of his pocket.
* • *

The American Legion

To those workers who wonder

how the American Legion and the

vigilantes got that way, the fol-

lowing War Department figures

may be of interest. Of those who
were drafted into the army during

the war—24 percent were illiterate

and 10 percent morons.
* • •

Strike Statistics a la. T.U.U.L.

Figures issued by the "Pen and

Anvil" show the growing strength

of the T.U.U.L. unions. In one

day of last week SO percent of all

strikes were called by the T.U.U.L.

and SO percent by the A. F. of I,.

Figures show that two <2) strikes

were called—one (1) by the A. F.

of L. involving 500,000 textih

workers and one (1| by the T.TT.r

I,. While the A. F. of 1,. strike Is

still on the T.U.U.L. strike, due to

its splendid leadership is settled.

This strike involved two (2) work-

ers and was settled when recogni-

tion of the Revolutionary Union

was granted. The boss is a mem-
ber of the I,W.O. —BILL.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
upporter of the I.L.D. to

Boston sent the following letter to

the national office of that organ-

isation ;

• • •

Boston, ifass.

Sept. 9, 1934

International Labor Defense

80 East 11th Street

N\ Y. (J.

Comrades,

1 real on an orange-colored

Scottsboro- Herudon - Tnaelmaun

Application Curd", given me at the

Scottsboro - liemdon meeting i n

Boston last night, that the I.L.D.

•organizes for mass struggle

against capitalist class justice In

.ill its forms."

Is not one form of capitalist class

justice the hounding of Trotsky by

the French Government? Have
you been organizing for mass
struggle against this form of cap-

italist class justice?

Your curd says also that the I.

L. D. "lights for the right of poli-

tical asylum" Is not Trotsky de-

nied by the C. S. Government the

right of political asylum, and is

not this denial another form of

capitalist class justice? Are you

therefore lighting for Trotsky's

right, of political asylum?

Your card further states that the

I.L.D. 'utilizes the entire labor

press . . . tor the mobilization of

mass support for its program," and

its program, as stated above, in-

cludes "struggle against capitalist

class justice in all its forms" and

•for the right of political asylum".

Are you therefore utilizing the en-

.ire labor press for the mobiliza-

tion of mass support to force the

flench Government to stop molest-

ing Trotsky and to force the U. S.

Government to grant him the right

of political asylum?

1 believe t ha t you a re not in

these instances living up to what
your card claims. Why not? Sure-

ly capitalism likes to divide and

rule, and is particularly pleased

iv hen its enemies do not defend

,:ach other as against the common
loe. i believe I have a right to an

answer from you. i have many
times contributed through the I.L.

D. such sums and efforts as I

could. I enclose 30c more for the

.Scottsboro- Herndon campaign, and

a 3c stamp for your reply.

Sincerely,

Meeting to Defy

Nazis in Yorkville

In the past six months thy Nazis

in Yorkville have been doing things

pretty much as they please. Al-

though the'r only show of force

thus far h.is been the singing of

Jie Hoist Wessel song in beer gar-

dens and strutting around in their

Brown shirted uniforms, the work-

ing class organizations have not

yet dared to lift their heads open-

ly in a concentrated effort to get

rid of them.

Some time ago LaGuardia closed

tifith Street to political meetings

because the Nazis broke up work-

.ng class street meetings. Now the

Democrats and Fuslonists are al-

lowed to hold meetings while work-

ing class organizations are dis-

criminated against. The Stalin-

'.sts. while boasting of "'forging

ahead hi the tight against Fas-

cism", have confined the talk of

lighting the Nazis to their own
United Front [League Against War
nid Fascism) and petitions to the

liiyor to open 86th Street. When
asked to Join in a real united front

by the S. Y. L. the Y. C. L. coun-

ered with an invitation to join the

league Against War and Fascism.

The Harlem Branch of the S.Y.L.

and Circles G and 9 (Yorkville and

Hur.cm) of the Y.P.S.L., realising

.hat only by a united effort could

they ward off the Nazis and rid

Yorkville of their poisonous pro-

paganda, have formed a United

.•rout Committee against Fascism

,n Yorkville. This United Front

has as its objectives the holding of

joint street meetings in Yorkville,

he opening up of 80th Street to all

working class organisations, and

Jie building up of a powerful

movement against Fascism. The

first joint outdoor street meeting

,o be held by the United Commit-

tee will take place on Monday.

Sept. 17th on 85th Street & 3rd

Ave. at 8 I'.M. All workers are

urged to attend.

Salem, Lawrence

Workers Confused

Salem, Mass., Sept. 10,—In the

Pequot Mills In this town the loom-

tliers, numbering about a hundred,

were the only ones to answer the

strike call of the U. T. W.
Although the rest of the workers

voted unanimously not to strike,

some 20 have quit in sympathy.
Because the loomflxers struck

solidly, half the looms are not

working. At first the bosses had
throe scabs, including the son of

the iocal Sheriff, but they failed

to show up this week, and all the

bosses are trying to become looni-

tixers. They can't do the job, how-
ever, and the second shift is shut

down entirely.

McMahon Responsible

If the weavers and other work-

ers struck the whole mill would
shut down. The reason they have

not done so, however, is not that

they love their bosses or "their"

country, but because of the treat-

ment Ihey have received from the

U.T.W. Last year there was a

strike here, but MacMahon "out-

lawed" it, and stopped the pay-

ment of strike benefits from the

money paid in by these workers in

dues. All but the loomfixers joined

a new union called the Independ-

ent Sheeting Workers Union, which
finally negotiated a settlement.

The Independent Is headed by

one Levesque, who uses this back-

ground to keep the workers divid-

ed, while he hollers for police to

"protect"' the Independents.

No flying squads have visited

Salem, and the picket captain de-

clares that the Salem workers are

"not interested" in Lawrence.

Lawrence Suffers from Old Wounds

In Lawrence the situation is

worse. This city, the scene of

many militant strikes in the past

has, until the past few days been

as silent as a tomb. The reason

for this Is that Lawrence has been

a concentration point for the Stal-

inists. One strike a few years ago

was actually led, while it lasted,

by the .Stalinists Edith Iierkman,

Bill ' Murdock and Pat Devi tie.

These enemies of the A. F. of L.

brand of bureaucracy refused to

share control of the strike with the

rank and file, so when they were
arrested on telegraphic deporta-

tion warrants, the strike was
broken and the workers utterly de-

moralized. June Croll was in Law-
rence as a disorganizer, and after

she got the workers completely

disorganized ehe left. How suc-

cessful she was is attested by the

fact that so far not one single work-

er has come out on strike. If they

do come out It will be in response

to the U.T.W. , and not the "Indus-

trial" Union of the Stalinists.

—STANTON.

Textile Strike in

Connecticut

Allingtonit, Conn.— The Ameri-
can Mills plant was struck here

for the second time in five mouths.

The first strike, four mouths ago,

was a complete success. The union

was recognized and wages were
raised. At present 35% of the em-
ployees are out, and every morn-

ing and evening sees five bus loads

of scabs enter and leave. They
are preceded and followed by an
automobile full of detectives and
in the middle is a big sedan full of

thug*—scum obviously picked up
from the dregs of the city. The
majority of scabs are carted in

troiu Waterhury every day, expens-

es paid by the bosses.

The main complaint of the work-
ers, here as elsewhere, is the

stretch-out system. One person

operating one loom earns $12 per

week ; and in order to make enough

to support their families the oper-

ators are forced to run two looms

at least—for which they receive

$21 per week. Needless to say, it

is beyond the capacity of one per-

son to continually run two or more
looms at the proscribed speed

without a breakdown in health.

There is picketing morning and

night, the scabs eating their lunch

within the plant, confines. As the

majority of strikers are girls and

women there is plenty of noise

whenever a scab sticks his head out

the window. —JAY HARDE.
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Herbert Hoover delivered a

broadside at the Recovery program

of the Roosevelt administration in

a series of articles appearing
_
in

the reactionary Saturday Evening

Post. These articles are excerpts

from a book to be published this

month. Under the slogan of "The

Challenge to Liberty". Hoover de-

fends the sanctity of private

capitalist property.

Around a few half truths and a

series of bourgeois catch phrases

about liberty and justice Hoover

has built up a structure of lies and

misstatements. Breaking the silence

maintained since his defeat, the

statements of the former Presi-

dent represent more than merely a

battle of the -outs
-

' against the

"ins". The attack is not only an

attempt of the conservative Hoover

wins of the Republican party to

assert its leadership in the present

stage of fins and confusion, in pre-

paration for political realignment.

If is also the platform for the

struggle of a powerful contending

group of American imperialists

who were swept out of office in the

Roosevelt landslide and replaced'

by another group of imperialists.

"Tories" Still Alive

The role of the American "Torys"

is not over just because the "lib-

eralism" of the Roosevelt adminis-

tration has become so predominat-

es. This struggle within the camp
of the capitalist class, in its ebb

and flow, reflects the veering of

the ruling class with the changing

class relations, and class pressures

both internally and internationally.

The rapid spread of Fascism in

Europe and its effect upon world

conditions is a challenge to the

parliamentary form of bourgeois

rule that cannot be Ignored by any

group of American capitalist poli-

ticians. In this case both the con-

servative and progressive wins o£

capitalist politicians can continue

their prattle about "liberty".

Hoover does not take his cue

from the American Stalinists who
say the New Deal is leading to-

ward Fascism and already is part-

ly Fascist. No, Hoover says the

present government policy of "Na-

tional Regimentation" is leading

toward Socialism and is already

partly Socialism. Of course both

views are wrong because the eco-

nomic system in its present decay

stage has the earmarks of both.

A decisive question for the working

class is to know how to gain the

fruits of its own pressure upon the

capitalist class, and not allow any

group of capitalist rulers, either in

the name of Socialism or Fascism

to snatch the fruit of its crowing

might and pressure from Its hands.

Half-Truths

Hoover is correct when he says,

"Not only in the United States but

throughout the world, the whole

philosophy of individual liberty

( bourgeois Individual liberty—H.

O.) is under attack. He is also

correct when he refers to the NRA.
without naming It, and'i says, "All

this is, in fact, the greatest legal

mechanism ever devised for squeez-

ing the small competitor out of ac-

tion, easily and by the majesty of

the law." However, Darrow, speak-

ing for the middle class, said the

same thing much more elegantly.

Likewise when he says, "The lirst

step of economic regimentation is

a vast cent raiizat ion of the power

in the Executive." He is also cor-

rect. Naturally none of these truths

are explained, or developed to their

logical conclusion, because na such

1 liey could not be used as ammu-
nition against the Democrats by

the "saintly" Republicans, but ra-

ther, Ihey would be an indictment

against all forms of capitalist rule

and all kinds of bourgeois politi-

cians, and against the capitalist

system as a whole.

In a blast against the monetary

policy of the Roosevelt administra-

tion. Hoover has the nerve to draw
the following correct conclusion

about the shift from policy holder

to stockholder. "Thus the rich be-

come richer, and the poor poorer."

This is bait for political saps to

vote Republican—who will "de-

fend" the poor.

Facts vs. Conclusions

But these economic facts, pointed

out by Hoover's group, against the

Roosevelt group In the inner strug-

gle of the imperialists for power
land wealth, contradicts his eonelu-

I sions. This man, whom the yellow
' press praises so highly for his eco-

nomic education and abilliy, turns

out to be the worst kind of vulgar

economist. If it is true, as Hoover

says, that under the New Deal,

concentration of wealth and cen-

tralization of government contin-

ues, that the rich are getting rich-

er, and the poor poorer, that small-

er units of production are being

squeezed out under the code set-up,

that the "Managed currency" Is to

enable the Government to change

man tine to time the purchasing

po»ver of the currency for all com-
modities, wages salaries and in-

comes." This means that prices

can be sent upward and real wages
downward with the greatest of ease

any time ther uiing ciass so desires

once the straightjacket of the mon-
etary policy and the NRA is secure

around the working class.

These economic facts that Hoov-

er points out run counter to his

whole thesis and conclusions—that

the present government policies are

leading toward socialism and that

the government has already taken

certain steps along the path of so-

cialism.

The "Liberty" Baeket
At least Hoover's economics is

not as vulgar as the economics of

many Socialists, who see Socialism

In the New Deal, or the Stalinists

who see Fascism in It. Hoover Is

not serious in his charge that the

Government policies are socialistic.

This is bait for conservative sup-

port within both parties. Hoover
is serious about liberty, but not the

kind of liberty he speaks about in

his article. Such prattle about

liberty, abstract pure Hherty, Is

merely the age-old propaganda to

catch the uninitiated. Bourgeois

liberty In Its most favorable form
means complete freedom to exploit

labor power and natural resources

with the least possible amount of

government regulations. Whole
pages are devoted to abstract talk

The Middle Class

Backing of Sinclair

San Francisco, Aug. 31.—A semi-

:.i..ial Democratic bloc was formed
\. it hin the California Demoeratie
jnrty [hence the national party as

well) when l.'plon Sinclair, erst-

v,.iile Utopian Socialist, won the

Democratic nomination for Gov-

ernor of California in the primary

election of August 'JK. He imiled

approximately 407,710 votes as

compared to 208,7JO cast for his

closest opiMinent, the war-time pro-

pagandist, Oeorge Creel. The a cl-

ing governor, strike-bi'eakjiig Frank
-Merriam, won the Republican no-

mination with approximately lill'J,-

5(K1 votes.

Sinclair, in addition to freeing

Tom .Uooiiej. proposes to establish

stale land colonies fur tile uneni

ployed: acquire idle factories for

the unemployed to work : issue

scrip for the wages and products

of this cooperative, system ; repeal

the present sales tax: increase the

income fax: increase I lie inheri-

tance tax; increase taxes on public

utiliiy corporal Urns ; exempt from
taxation all small homes anil

ranches assessed at less than $3,-

000; add additional taxes on un-

improved land ; pension the aged,

the blind and disabled, and widows.

The reformist nature of this pro-

gram is evident. Tile basic con-

tradictions between capital and la-

bor are unsolved. There arises

furthermore the new contradiction

of unemployed workers producing

cheap j>ood» coojieativciy in com-

petition witli goods produced for

profit by exploited labor.

The social elements that nomi-

nated Sinclair in the primary elec-

tion are the lytic common to Social

Democracy: a number of the mar-
ginal middle-class such as indepen-

dent grocers, shoe makers, cigar

makers, and small farmers — in

fact, almost all those elements that

compete with chain stores, trusts,

or corporations; the intellectuals

supporting Sinclair were mainly

teachers and ministers; finally, not

a few trade unionists and unem-
ployed supported the Kl'Ii; plan.

The greatest organized support

came from the Utopian Society, a

group that is e.-semiuily middle-

class. By correctly interpreting the

demands of these elements Sinclair

has successfully developed a So-

cial Democratic fraction within the

Democratic party. The importance

of this bloc in siii.it' or national

politics will depend on the degree

of future compromise. Soon Sin-

clair will have to decide whether

his group will be liquidated by

means of compromise into the offi-

cial California's decrepit Socialist

party or continue his middle of

the road course. Hut regardless of

how soon the official Democratic
party (lings its "protective" coat

over Sinclair's infant (and if prob-

ably will for Sinclair has courted

Roosevelt and Farley since his

candidacy) the final election in

November will be fought more
along class lines than party Hues.

In California, more rapidly than

elsewhere perhaps, parly lines are

breaking down and class lines are

forming. Creel's eunipaign manag-
er announces that the Democratic

party has been rai>od by Sinclair.

Other Democratic candidates and
leaders announce they will not sup-

port the rapist. The capitalist

newspapers call Sinclair a red!

Industrialists, formerly Democrats,

have begun supporting Merriam.

Business men bewail the calamity

that will befall California if Sin-

clair is elected governor. Mean-

while the pragmatic working class

considers Sinclair less obnoxious

than the California Reaction and

supports him a* the lesser of the

two evils. —JON DASE.
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Hooliganism

Again
The Pittsburgh branches ot me

Communist League and the Spar-

tacus Youth have distributed the

following leaflet:
* • *

TO ALL WORKING CLASS
ORGANIZATIONS!
You will recall that in San

Francisco groups of Vigilantes

were organized by the ruling class

to smash working class meetings

.inu their homes.

A similar Incident happened
very recently in Pittsburgh. Hit-

.erite methods were used by the

Communist Party (Stalinists) in

jeaiing up one of our l'J-year old

members Friday evening, August
,fl, tor distributing leaflets adver-

tising a meeting of the Spartacus

loath Ivfague.

On the following evening when
the Spartacus Youth League at-

tempted to proceed with their

meeting a group of Stalinists, num-
bering approximately forty people,

came into the meeting hall, provo-

cated and gave us an ultimatum
that a certain member of the Com-
munist League of America and a

certain symiialhizer will never be

permitted to speak before any
working class organization as long

as the Communist Party exists in

Pittsburgh.

We wish to stress the fact that

in miniature from this is an exact

reproduction of the Madison Square
Garden affair.

We call on all workers' organiz-

ations to condemn such tactics as

REACTIONARY in the labor

movement.

The Communist League of Amer-
ica and the Pittsburgh Branch of

the S(mrtaeus Youth League will

hold a meeting in the near future

when the prohibited speakers will

appear. We urge all workers to at-

tend and defend this meeting. You
will lie notified through a separate

leaflet as to the tim« and place of

this meeting.

We believe that only the working
class can put an end to this hool-

iganism in the labor movement.

—Communist league of America

—Spartacus Youth League
Hitsourgtt Branch

Letters to the

Editor

We are now undertaking a fun-

damental change in the character

of the Militant. Prom a theoreti-

cal organ dealing primarily with

intra-party matters and the clarifi-

cation of principles we are trying

to transform it into a popular work-

ing class political weekly. Our
purpose is to fill a great need ill

this country—a Marxian newspa-

per, understandable to every work-

er, that fells the trutii about events

as they occur, that fights the cap-
italist system and all its agents in

the trade unions and elsewhere and
that answers the problems of tlie

labor movement. We would wel
come suggestions, comments or

criticism from our readers or from
workers they hear talking about
the Militant. We believe thai such
letters are the best barometer of

whether we are on the right track

or not. Below is a letter received

from l'arkersburg, W. Ya.

. . . The bundle order of one
hundred Militants have been re-

ceived and have already been dis-

tributed to the strikers. The seeds

of Marxism have been sown on
virgin soil; at least one met with
no resistance while passing the

Militant to them. The workers
were not only well pleased with
their article on tlie strike, but they
also read the other accounts with

much interest."

MARCH OF
EVENTS
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ORDER A BUNDLE- OF MILL
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about liberty. This is the main

stem of Hoover's lie. HchiM' Hoo-

ver knows as well as we i:now that

under fuv class soci' y ther" ca'i

only he class liberty for the ruling

class. Under cliatllc slaveiy liber-

ty for the masters. Under feudal-

ism liberty for the lords. Coder
capitalism libeny for d':.' capital-

ists. Under capitalism liberty for

the workers means liberty to sell

their labor power to any capitalist

they desire, the liberty of choosing

their own exploiter. Bat under

capitalism there is no escape for

the worker from exploitation—from

wage slavery. The means of sup-

pression necessary to keep the

workers in subjection, to a greater

or lesser degree, depend upon how
contented they remain.

Under any society with classes

the terms liberty, justice, democra-

cy and dictatorship can only have

meaning and truth as class terms

with class definitions. But the rul-

ing capitalist minority can not

speak the truth, they must hide

their class liberty behind phrases

of liberty for all.

Competition for "Forgotten Man"
Hoover is against "national regi-

mentation" and for "liberty". He
is opposed fo code restrictions on

business and for "real competi-

tion". He wants the government

to get out of business and stop

penalizing "thrift". In fact, he al-

most speaks for the "forgotten

man". Roosevelt beat him to that

clever sales talk.

What Hoover is not able to real-

\-/.e is that he is a partner of the

New Deal. It was the Hoover
Commission, under his administra-
tion that brought in a lengthy, vol-

uminous report in economic and
social trends in America. This
Commission pointed out m a n y

facts, showing both the weak spots

and the breakdown in the system.
That was valuable bourgeois eco-
nomic research. The Roosevelt ad-
ministration is merely trying to

patch up these holes in the econo-
mic structure of American capital

ism that the Hoover Commission
pointed out. The whole difference

revolves around the ways an1
means to patch up the capitalist

system and to keep America on top

of the heap of decaying world cap
ifalism. Hooyer thinks his conser-

vative capitalist method is super-

ior to the Roosevelt progressive
method of saving capitalism. Roos-
evelt is at least clever enough to

throw crumbs to the workers every
time he dishes out big portions fo

the capitalist class. Hoover didn't

have this technique.

The inner capitalist struggle of

American imperialism for control

of the state machinery is becoming
sharper. The Libert League of

Smith and his big financier backers,
and the Herbert Hoover "Challenge
to Liberty" are merely the opening
guns In the struggle of these groups
for the spoils of exploitation and
the possible booty of imperialist
wars. _HDGO OEHLER.

Tlie State and the NRA
Even the most casual study of

the NRA and the philosophy back
of it cannot help revealing that the
forces at work >.u the capitalist

.system pushing it along the road
lo state capitalism, are independ-
ent, by and large, of the volitions

of those compelled to submit lo

these forces. Tims the "philoso-

phy (or ideology j of the New Deal
finds itself continually and apolo-

getically at variance with the real-

ity, with the needs of capitalism in

crisis that thrust upon the state

greater and greater tasks that pre-

viously were the care of "private

initiative", Richberg, reporting on
the present status of the NRA,
disclaims any desire to do precise-

ly what he is doing : "The very

thing that we in the administra-

tion are trying to do is get away
from the superstate. We are try-

ing lo decentralize problems by
balancing forces. We are letting

private initiative handle things."

if private initiative (private pro-

perty) eould have haudled things

then there would have been no
NRA. The NRA is tile preliminary

form tiiat state development has
taken in America on the road of

the transformation of this super-

structure in accordance with the

requirements of imperialist capital-

ism. It is worth noting that Rlch-

lieiK {as also Tugwell in the quiz

he had to undergo before his ap-

IHiiiitincut a& Assistant Secretary)

makes the sharpest distinction be-

tween the NRA and planned eco-

nomy. Tlie New Deal "is taking

us to a balanced rather than a
planned economy. . . . When you
talk planned economy, you may
think of a system of which people

are told what to produce and how.
You can't effect this without enter-

ing the field of socialism." How
he proposes to create a system of

"permanent prosperity" without
planning Richberg blandly ignores.

lie thinks of the problem as Involv-

ing merely the maintaining of a

balance between Industry and agri-

culture (as though this were pos-

sible under capitalism).
• • *

Owen D. Young anil tlie Farmer

t tw^ii D. Young also wants a

balance maintained between indus-

try and agriculture. But he is op-

IHiscd io the NRA and beeomes the

firm champion—does this industrl-

al-banker-capitalist, head ot one of

America's greatest monopolist
trusts—of freedom for the far-

mer, freedom, that Is, to sup-

port capitalism. The farmers, says

he, hold freedom of action

sacred and will not tolerate coer-

cion in the use of the land they

call (i) their own. The farmer
accepts no man as his boss, resents

discipline of the factory whistle,

specified hours of work, ect. We
hope that all the wage slaves ex-

ploited by the Youngs take due
note of the great admiration, of

this boss for those who resent the

capitalist factory discipline. Young
is engaged here in building up the

myth of the "free" American far-

mer (most of whom are already In

the tenant and farm proletariat

class, the rest so heavily mortgaged
by the banker Youngs that they are

rapidly falling into that class).

Young would like to drive a wedge
between tlie farmers and the work-
ers, to keep them separated, to set

one against the other—in order to

divide and rule. He gives the usual

lip service to the fraud of having

the government "arrange" its na-

tional economy so that there is a
just economic balance between the

price which the farmer gets for

what he sells and the price which

the farmer pays for what be buys.

As though it is not. the very nature

of the system of capitalism Itself

to render this impossible by its

piling < f profits on the cost of raw
materials bought from the farmer

and the labor nowor of the worker.
• • •

Monopoly Capitalism Crushes
the Farmer

Young is one of the foremost

proponents of the system of mono-
poly capitalism that reaches out

for complete control of the market
and establishes by Its grip on the

market not only the price of its

products but the prices paid for the

raw materials. The individual

farmer is utterly helpless, just aa
is the individual worker, in the

face of monopoly capitalism. But
this does not stop Young, tongue
in cheek, from calling on the gov-

ernment to help the farmer "nega-

tively" by preventing the taking of

unfair advantage through artificial

price control, through credit dis-

crimination, and through artificial

market manipulation and market
speculation. O. D, Young Is typi-

cal of that ciass of financier and
stock manipulator who attempts to

lHi«e as a captain of Industry and
therefore "allied" with the farmer
against the speculators and grasp-
ing bankers. But the farmer Is not
taken in by this pose. He knows
that monopoly capitalism Is the
root of all evil and the hard eco-
nomic facts that disinherit him
from the land, that convert him
sleadily into tenant farmer or farm
worker, are too close at hand for
fhe farmer to be hoodwinked by
sweet words that celebrate his

vanished freedom. The farmer la

becoming Increasingly aware of the
game of the capitalists to set him
against his natural ally, the cttj

worker. —JACK WEBER.
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S. P. "MILITANT", N. Y.—
Questloo; if foreign intervention is excluded, how

can the possibility of a counter-revolutionary over-
throw la the Soviet Union be spoken of, since there
Is no class upon which the reaction could base such
an overthrow?

Answer: If your premise were correct, there would
be some basis for your conclusion. The peasantry,
however, remains as the class upon which the coun-
ter-revolution can draw.

The moujic is no idealist. He thinks In terms of
the bard, material things of lire: grain, shoes, cotton
cloth, pots and pans, etc. Just so long as the Soviet
regime provides him, in return for bis grain, with
as many, or more city-made products as he could
obtain In the open market, he will continue to sup-
port the Workers' Dictatorship. If, however, the
open market promises him mot'e for his grain than
does the Workers' state, he endeavors to throw off

those fetters which stand in the way of his matei'lal
advantage. It is only one step from this demand
for the open national market to the demand for the
open International market—the abolition of the mon-
opoly of foreign trade.

Without, therefore, wishing to re-establish capi-
talism, the peasantry under these circumstances
willy-nilly becomes the ally of reaction.

It is incorrect, particularly at this point, to ab-
stract from foreign intervention. Usually this is

thought of in the pure military sense, and it is for-

Wrtten that in the economic Held it goes on continu-
ally. Because the industrial development of the im-
perialist countries is superior to that of the Soviet
Union, which is tied economically to the world
market, a constant intervention is taking place,

which weaken he possibility of the Workers' State
In overcoming the gap between what is taken from
the peasant and what Is given to him.

Unless the proletariat of the advanced capitalist

countries are able to give timely aid to the Soviet

Union, this process may prove to be fatal, particu-

larly since armed Intervention stands ready to back
up its more powerfully economic ally.

• •

C. W. K., New Haven—
Sorry, but there is no short cut to economics any

more than to geometry, and your editor knows of

no books where you can rind such a simplified ex-

planation of the mechanics of Inflation as you re-

quest. The following, however, may help you if you
are faced with the necessity of explaining this phe-

nomenon to workers with limited economic know-
ledge.

Because of the limited development of commerce
and finance practically all of the business in the
middle ages was transacted through the medium of

gold or silver coin. Since the carrying of the coin
was both expensive and dangerous, many merchants
found it expedient to form institutions in which the
metal coin could be dej>osited, and upon which you
could Issue certificates, to use for making payments.
The receiver of such a certificate, knowing that he
could get the metal on demand, fully accepted it at

Its face value. If, however, he wished to make a

purchase or payment, he would merely pass it on to

the next merchant, and in this way certificates equal

in value to that required for the normal transaction

of business would remain in circulation.

Assume that 100,000 pound* (by weight) of gold

had been deposited in such a central warehouse by
various merchants and that 100,000 pound-notes had
been Issued to tbem as receipts, which were then put
into circulation. If each note should change bands
on the average of four times a day, the daily busi-

ness transacted would have a value equal to 400,000

pounds of gold.

Under these circumstances no inflation could have
occurred, regardless of what happened to business

conditions. At the worst ail the gold in the vaults

would have found its way back into private hoards.

However, as long as the rate of turnover of money
remained as above, no more than 400,000 pounds ol

business could have been transacted daily, the same
as If the gold itself had been used instead of notes.

If the dally average of business increased to 800,-

000 pounds of gold in value, the deposit Institutions

could safely go into the lending business and issue

an additional 100,000 poundi-noies, confident that the

200,000 pound notes would continue to circulate even

though there was only 100,000 pounds of gold In the

faults.

If, because of a crisis, the average dally value of

business fell back to 400,000 pounds of gold, 100,000

pound notes would turn up at the Institutions de-

manding gold. If all the gold were permitted to be

withdrawn, there would be none left as a basis for

the rest of the notes In circulation, and these, upon
discovery of this fact, would soon become practically

worthless, except for other assets which the Institu-

tions might possess. This would be tantamount to

a complete inflation.

(The result would have been the same if for some
reason or other, the institution had issued 200,000

pound notes while the total value of business re

mained at 400,000 pounds of gold, requiring only 100,-

000 pound certificates for circulation.)

The Institution might, however, keep the inflation

partial, a so-called "deflation". Upon becoming
aware of the situation it might have announced that

henceforth each pound note was to be redeemable

only in a half pound of gold. The 200,000 pound
notes would then have a value of 300,000 pounds of

gold and would remain In circulation since this much
would be required for daily business, (This, essen-

tially. Is what Roosevelt did by means of the 60

cents dollar.)

In moat cases, today, such gold notes, or currency

are issued by either a banking institution backed by
the state power, or by the latter directly, and! the

process Is more complicated by the banking system
through which many of the payments made are bal-

anced against each other, eliminating even the need

of paper currency. Otherwise there is no essential

difference between an Inflation as we understand it

today and the illustration cited above.
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Humanity stands at the cross-
roads. Fascism points to the most
barbarous exploitation of man by
man, perpetuates the cleavage of

society into classes, and prepares
another imperialistic blood-bath.
Communism liberates the forces of
production, ennobles the standard
of life, and realizes the internation-

al solidarity of the race. . Whleh
alternative is to prevail, the class

struggle will decide.

World Crisis of Capitalist Decaj

Driven by profit-lust and inexor-
able laws of the market, the capi-

talist system of private ownership
of the means of production and ex-
ploitation of wage-labor, was once
m the van of social progress. Su-
i.erior economic efficiency shattered
rlu- bonds of feudalism, organized
Lite national state, and created the
international division or labor. Un-
der the banner of the rights of man
and popular sovereignty, and in a
series of wars and Insurrections,
the bourgeoisie successfully fired

the imagination of the masses,
mobilizing! them to end the privi-

leges of the former regime of priest,

landlord and noble.

But Capitalism has reached an
unendurable state of decay. Pri-
vate property and the national
frontiers can no longer coniine the
tremendous productive powers of a
.vorld economy. The "free compe-
tition" of small capitals have given
way to the international competi-
rion of gigantic monopolies desper-
ately battling for a shrinking world
market. The struggle for colonies
.md spheres of influence to which
.o export surplus commodities and'
capital resulted In twenty million
killed and maimed In the imperial-
ist war, leaving a deadly legacy of
sharper antagonisms and more
monstrous militarism. The world
war and the treaties, the necessary
consequences of capitalist develop-
ment, marked a turning point, the
breaking up of the foundations.

The world economic crisis of the
past live years was no longer the
normal business cycle of pre-war
boom and depression but the symp-
tom of the crisis of capitalism it-

self. By the close of 1933 more
than a third of the world's trade
had disappeared; the gold stand-
ard, once the barometer of capital-

ist stability, had been replaced by
wild zig-zags of paper currency and
intiation. The increasing misery
of the masses was attested by col-

ossal armies of unemployed. The
concessions, in the shape of wages,
hours and conditions, which capi-
talism in its prime bad yielded to

the mass pressure, and which
formed the social basis of reform-
ism, were withdrawn. The bitter

looth and-fang struggle for mark-
ets drives capitalism to launch an

'

offensive for the reduction of the
living standards of the workers to

the barest minimum of subsistence.

The Menace of Fascism
Under these circumstances, Fi-

nance-Capital tlnds the "normal"
methods of parliamentarism no
longer suffice to keep the mounting
class antagonisms and the deepen-
ing social crisis in control. The
State has always been the organ of

the possessing classes to hold the
exploited classes in subjection ; a
general democracy in the sense of

social equality, for both exploiter

and exploited, is impossible. The
mask of bourgeois democracy con-

cealed the essence of capitalist

rule. But parliamentary democra-
cy, fraudulent though it be, had
developed in the struggle against

feudalism ; Its limited democratic
civil liberties afford the most fav-

orable ground for the rise of work-
ing class organization. Aiming at

:he unhampered exploitation of the

working class, Finance-Capital un-

'eashes fascism, the most savage
despotfc method of capitalist dic-

tatorship to smash all the Institu-

tions of proletarian democracy,
trade unions, parties and press.

Fascism is the regime of the sabre,

tbe bludgeon and concentration

camp.
As its pawn to crush both bour-

geois democracy and the working
class, Monopoly-Capital uses the
petty-bourgeoisie (middle classes)

which the monopolies have them-
selves ruined by mass production

and distribution, by Inflation and
deflation. The social crisis, under-

mining their former social superi-

ority over the worker, has thrown
the small business man, profession-

al man, and farmer off their bal-

ance. Where there is no sufficient-

ly powerful revolutionary party to

place Itself at the head of the na-

tion the middle classes are drawn
Into the net-work of anti-semitic,

nationalist and anti-foreign-born

demagogy, and are fed with the il-

lusion of an "authoritarian" state

which will subject the great capi-

talists to the interests of the small

property-owners. But once the sub-

sidied Fascist movement has tri-

umphed, Finance Capital turns on
Its petty bourgeois allies, dispelling

their illusions under the iron heel

of bureaucratic police and military

dictatorship.

The natural ally and leader of

the middle classes fs Its partner In

social misery, the proletariat. The
middle classes must be brought to

understand that the way out of the

crisis does not lie in the return to

more primitive economic forms, in

projects of monetary reform or dif-

fused stock ownership under condi-

tions of capitalist concentration
and control. The small farmer
ground down by Mortgage capital,

loaded with debt and threatened
with foreclosure must realize that
all tbe Pools, Marketing Acts, and
"freer credit" are unavailing
against the technical revolution In

agriculture and the domination of
finance capital which bring about
the chornic agrarian crisis.

The solution of the basic prob-
lems of the middle class is the same
as the solution of the crisis for the
working class, the socialization of

land, industry, and credit. The
only way to abolish overproduction,
'"under-consumptlon", and to pass
on ttie gains of technical efficiency

in the form of ever rising stand-
ards of living and culture is to re-

place the anarchy of the capitalist

market by purposive social plan-

ning and control.

Ttie Conquest of Political Power
The means of this fundamental

change in the property relations

are revolutionary mass action and
the dictatorship of the proletariat.

The workers can and must utilize

the ballot and parliamentarism for

propaganda, agitation and mobili-

zation of the masses. But no fea-

ture of the social-democratic pro-

gram has proved more completely

bankrupt than the idea of the pain

less transition from capitalism to

iocialism by means of piece-meal
.jarliamentury social reforms. The
Workers' 1'arty does not reject re-

forms ; they can be used to consol-

idate the positions of the workers
[or further struggle. But reforms
must come as the by-product of

class-struggle and not as alleged.

Economic ConditionsBehind
Textile Strike

Sprawling and scattered from
Maine to Month Carolina—as far
West as Mississippi, the textile in-

dustry ranks with steel, mining,
railroads and autos, one of the
super-industries of the country.
Unlike some of its giant brothers,
it has been in a state or crisis, not
for a few years, but £or more than
a decade. Along with the great
mills in, Knglanrf it has since the
war been at the center of tbe in-

ternational crisis in textiles. This
crisis has hail tbe same fundamen-
tal earmarks* of the general crisis

of capitalist industry: over-expan-
sion of productive capacity, and
overproduction ( underconsumption

)

of goods.

During tbe war the industry ex-
panded to meet government de-
mands, .seventy -five percent of pro-
duction going [or military purpos-
es. Afler the owners had partici-

pated in cutting the melon of war
profits, they found on their hands
excessive plant capacity. T hen
came the depression of '21 to which
this condition importantly contrib-

uted. Despite all of these signs of:

serious illness, the industry

plunged into another orgy ot ex-

pansion. The competition was—
the "best, man"' would win, they
said. Consequently, throughout the

'20's an average of two million

spindles in the cotton section alone
were continuously idle.

Crisis Intensified

Speed-up, stretch-out, and Im-
provement of machinery have ac-

celerated this condition. The strug-

gle of cotton and wool against silk

and rayon, capricious fashions,

waste and anarchic methods of dis-

tribution have added coior to this

pretty picture. The struggle of
this drunken monster with the tex-

tile lords of Lancashire and Tokyo,
for tlie foreign markets, is one of

the forces behind Roosevelt's naval
building campaign. The whole
world is overproduced. The mark-
ets won't go around. Profits dwin-
dle, unemployment iinSreases, the
home market shrinks. The textile

employer alternates between cut-

ting wages and consulting his war
department.
For several years a merger move-

ment has been growing, a move-
ment aptly supplemented by curtel-

ization in line with (he provisions

of the NItA. The bosses are organ-
ized.

Altogether there are more than
a million workers in the textile in-

dustry. They comprise one-eighth

of the manufacturing workers In

the country, a greater number
than In any other single industry.

And the wages of these workers
are the lowest in any manufactur-
ing industry except tobacco. In

1927 for example, a relatively good
year, wages In cotton mills were
more than 37% below the average
earnings for workers in all manu-

'

facturing industries in the country.

In wool they were 10'/( lower. Un-
der the codes they remained the

lowest, with differentials bringing

even lower scales In the South.

Squeezing the Workers
The textile employers, us a result

of the declining market, take up
the slack of reduced profits by ev-

ery maneuver known to capitalist

industry. Machinery ly perfected

;

workers are unceremoniously fired;

the stretch-out squeezes tbe last

ounce of the workers' energy. Along
with the lowest wages the textile

workers suffer the worst working
conditions in the country. The re-

sult has been a long and bitter

struggle for the right to unionize,

for shorter hours and higher wages,

and for better working conditions,

especially with regard to the

stretchout.

Methods and devices for increas-

ing speed in order to secure great-

er production for the worker are

now common in every Industry. In

textiles the speed-up has gone so

far that the nervous strain upon
the workers has gone beyond the

limits of physical toleration.

While the number of spindles haa

been increasing, tbe number of

workers has been decreasing. The
aim of the mill owners has been to

lower costs and raise profits. If

you want to make five thousand a

year, once advised the American
Wool and Cotton Reporter, address-

ing new overseers, prove that you
are worth it. "Prove It by cutting

down costs, by doubling up tbe

machinery per operative and sav-

ing wages."

"Labor Specialisation"

The movement to reduce labor

costs ami dependence upon the

skilled workers, has progressed

with increasing severity for many
years. Employers' organizations

meet regularly to formulate prac-

tical methods of speeding up pro-

duction. "Labor specialization" has

become a profession, such efficiency

exerts being hired to do nothing

but travel from mill to mill show-
ing employers how to "extend" la-

bor.

There is probably no other in-

dustry where this problem Is at-

tacked more energetically and de-

liberately. Today the bosses are

getting back whatever gains were
made by the lowest paid workers
under tbe codes. Patents for new
textile machines bear evidence of

the continuous replacement of

workers by machinery and the pro-

duction of more pounds of goods

per operative. Work becomes in-

creasingly specialized and stand-

ardized. Old workers find it hard

to follow the pace. Young workers
are brought in and burned up.

The wyrkers in a mill which has

hired the services of these "indus-

trial engineering" corporations sud-

denly find themselves being watched

by strange men with stop-watches

in their hands. These men will

talk to no one nor will they an-

swer any questions. They merely

watch every motion of the work-

ers, making notes on everything

that happens.

The "Stretch Out"

These men calculate every move-

ment of the workers. If tbe work-

er takes a drink of water, visits

the lavatory, has to wait for ma-
terial, speaks to a fellow worker

for a few minutes, it is timed and
noted by the stopwatch man. The
latter then retires and calculates

the mjmber of seconds that the

worker has used In stopping to

breath, in going for a drink of wa-
ter or to tbe rest room. More work
Is then given him on the bases of

the time study: Tbe time is divided

into three main divisions: (1)

Amount used in skilled work. {2)

Amount in semi-skilled. (3) Amount
in non-skilled. Tbe workers are

then divided into these groups, a

varying wage is paid, and each

group Is then driven to greater and

greater speed. This is tbe stretch

out. The looms per worker In-

crease ; the wages for most of the

workers go down ;
production in-

creases: total payrolls decrease.

Resistance fo the stretch-out. to

low wages and long hours, has

made the textile industry, next to

mining, the most active battle

ground in the class struggle in

America. Tbe battles of these

workers with company gunmen, po-

lice and troops has made the earli-

est, the most continuous and some

of the most glorious of militant

American labor traditions.

History of Unions

Cotton workers first organized in

1858 into the National Cotton Mule
Spinners Association. Locals and

federations of other crafts in the

industry followed. The first strikes

broke, out in Fall River and New
Redford, time honored spots in

textile history. Cotton workers

were In the International Labor

Union (1878) and later conducted

several big strikes under the ban-

ner of the Knights of Labor. Iu

1891 the National Union of Textile

Workers was organized in Lowell.

It continued—later under the name
of International Union of the Tex-

tile Workers—till 1901, when it

merged with some of its own seces-

sionists, to form the United Tex-

tile Workers of America.

Many strikes were held by the

National Union and by the United,

though not many of the great ones

were sanctioned by the top lead-

ers. Like most labor skates the

bureaucracy of the United eared

more about a large treasury than

the low wages of the workers.

The very place-names of these

strikes bring the memory of heroic

struggles: Lawrence (1912); Man-
chester <lfllS> : Lowell (1918) ;

Passaic (1919); Lawrence (1919);

Utlca (1919); Charlotte (1921);

New England (1922) ^ Willimantic

(1925) ; Passaic (1926) i New Bed-

ford (1928); Marion (19291: Cns-

tonia (1929) ; Danville (1930) :

Ellzabethtown (1930) ; Marion
(1931) ; Patterson (1981) ; Patter-

son (1933).

installments of socialism. The La-
i.or Cabinets of Great Britain iuiJ

the Social Democratic Governments
of Germany, both reformist and
constitutionalist, by their treach-
erous collaboration with tbe capi-

talist state machine shamefully be-

trayed the workers, and paved the

way for fascism. The workers
cannot use this capitalist machin-
ery with its civil service, police,

military and courts to establish the
socialist order. The workers must
first break the old and then set up
the new, the Soviet State, to pro-

tect socialism from sabotage and
counter-revolution. The Soviet
State is a dictatorship against all

those seeking to restore the old or-

der; for the masses It is the widest
possible basis of real democracy.
As the process of socialization de-
stroy the economic roots of class
divisions in society, the State it-

self, the product of class antagon-
isms, will vanish, leaving a society

ordered not by compulsion but by
administration based on voluntary
tabor and self discipline.

Defence of the Soviet Union

As the Hrst country of tbe prole-

tarian dictatorship the Soviet Un-
ion is a source of inspiration to the
working class of the world ; its

collapse or destruction would un-
leash a terrific wave of world re-

action. The October Revolution of

1917, under Bolshevik leadership,

was the product not only of the in-

ternal antagonisms within the coun-
try but of the break-down of capi-

talist imperialism at its weakest
link; it was the prelude to the in-

ternational revolution. The victory

of socialism in a predominantly
agrarian country was based on the

union of the workers and the peas-

antry but could be finally assured
only by the support of the social

revolution in some of the advanced
countries. Between the directly

antagonistic systems of socialism

and capitalism there could be no
enduring collaboration or peace.

But Leninism, the strategy ol

world revolution as the basic poli-

cy of the U.S.S.R., has been re-

placed by Stalinism, the policy of

"socialism in one country", of na-

tional self-sufficiency . Under the

pressure of petty-bourgeois ele-

ments, the defeats of the revolu-

tionary movement abroad, and the

capitalist encirclement, the prole-

tarian dictatorship has been under-

mined by the canker of bureaucra-

tism. The centrist apparatus,

crowned by the personal regime of

Stalin, usurped the positions of

power, stifling all workers' demo-

cracy in tbe Soviets, the trade un-

ions and the party. The Bolshevik-

Leninist Opposition, loyal to tbe

program of world or permanent

revolution, was exiled or driven

underground as "Trotskyism". Eco-

nomic policy zlg-zugged wildly be-

tween a course of pro-kulak oppor-

tunism and tbe udventurism of

"liquidating classes in live years."

The Comintern lias become a paci-

fist frontier guard. Security of

the U.S.S.R. is sought not in a

powerful revolutionary movement
but in non-aggression pacts, align-

ment with an imperialist bloc and
projected adherence to the League
of Nations.

The problems of tbe U.S.S.R. af-

fect the destiny of the international

proletariat at every turn. The at-

titude of the Workers' Party has

nothing in common with the senti-

mental or platonic "sympathies'*

of the liberals or pacifists. The
Workers' Party stands for the un-

conditional defence of the Soviet

Union by the active struggle for

tbe overthrow of capitalism in ail

countries, which means the building

of revolutionary mass parties and

a Fourth International, independ

cut of the stranglehold of Stalin-

ism. The Soviet Union Is threat-

ened by military intervention; an

equally grave menace is the degen-

eration of the proletarian dictator-

ship under the Stalinist regime.

The idea that industrialization and

follectiv Nation lead automatcally

to socialism is false. Without the

communist party which is the will

and the consciousness of the work-

ing class and which has been

strangled by the bureaucracy, the

Soviet Power could succumb at the

first shock of a crisis. The Work-

ers' Party will aid the Bolshevik-

Leninists of the U.S.S.R. in their

struggle to cleanse the dictatorship

of the elements of degeneration

For tbe unconditional defence of

the Soviet Union! Against Stalin

ism!
(Continued in Next Issue)

WOliLD OF LABOR

PIONEER NOTES
The Pioneer Book Shop, 102 East

11th Street, New York City has

been appointed sole agent for hooks

published by the Pioneer Publish-

ers.

The Pioneer Publishers will

henceforth be devoted exclusively

to the publication of new books.

All future orders for books should

be sent to the Pioneer Book Shop.

Tlie Branches must settle their old

accounts with the Pioneer Publish-

ers Immediately. All information

regarding outstanding accounts

should be addressed to the Pioneer

Publishers, 84 East 10th Street.

• •

BOUND VOLUMES OF THE
MILITANT

Bound volumes of the Militant

for the year 1983 can be obtained

from Pioneer Bookshop, 102 E. 11th

St., New York City at the phenom-

enally low price of $1.50 per copy.

FUEK'iv, 1.1. AN COMMUNISTS RKHEL
AGAINS1 STALINISM
From a bourgeois press r. ^nrt we learn that at a

general meeting held in San Juan, Puerto Itlco, the
Communist party membership voted overwhelmingly
for a break with the Third International and the
establishment of the Independent Communist Party
o£ Peurto ltico. It was categorically affirmed that
the Puerto Rican Communists will take no orders
henceforth from Stalin's International but will at-

tempt: to build a party and work out a program in

accordance with the dictates of their own Judgment.
After heated discussion and airing of opinions, but
four party members withdrew from the organization
in protest against the decisions arrived at by the
majority.

We know nothing more of this case than the sim-
ple facts as given above. The very fact, however,
that a small, newly formed party, has at the present
time broken with Stalinism, is In itself very signifi-

cant. It is indicative of a general trend developing
in several Latin Amercau countries, where more
breaks o£ a similar nature are certainly not out of

tbe question. The break with tbe Third Interna-

tional at this time may be considered a progressive

step on the part of these comrades. We may even
venture to guess the reasons for this step on their

part. Since the adoption of the Lltvinoff pledge, the
Stalintern has sacrificed the Cuban revolution to

the cause of Soviet international relations, by giving
tbe order "Hanis off imperialist property" to the
Cuban C. P. Our surmlsal is that some similar order
may have been given to the Puerto Rican party,
which was entirely too l.ig for the comrades to swal-
low.

If, ns appears likely, this break with Stalinism
embraces the entire party of "our Insular possession"
and not only the San Juan section, if it is the result

tion fight at the top, we can then feel certain that
of the pressure of the membership and not of a fac-

tion tight at tbe top, we can then feel certain that
ihe Puerto Rican comrades will find their way to-

wards tbe Fourth International and will not fall into

a "national- communist" morass.
« « *

INTERNATIONAL. COMMUNIST SENTENCED
Neuitkirchen Echo, social democratic paper in the

iaar, publishes tbe news on Aug^ 27 that Wllhelm
(Joerter. ;iti-yjear-ok] leader of the international
Communists in Frankfort am Main, Germany, has
been sentenced to twd years' imprisonment. Hitler's
court martial, euphemistically called the First Sen-
ate of the Peoples Court, clapped this stiff sentence
on the militant for "having prepared high treason"
md "leading in the organization of an illegal party".

The frequency of these imprisonments and the in-

frequeney of news concerning them should warn
every class spirited worker that the terror In Ger-
many has far from subsided. International solidarity

with the victims of Fascism—today as much as ever

—is one of the paramount duties of the revolutionary

and labor movement.
• *

SAAB WORKERS BEGIN ACTIVE RESISTANCE
TO FASCISM

Despite the pulverizing features placed on the
united) front by Stalinist and reformist officials, the
lirst signposts of fighting opposition to the Fascist

bands are appearing in the Saar. In Saarbrueken
an armed fascist band gathered in front of a work-
ers' printshop with destructive Intent, The workers
In the locality were notified and hundreds Immedi-
ately appeared anl put the murderous vandala to

flight. Similarly in Zinnertal. the workers routed

a Fascist gang.

Once the united front breaks out of tbe halter of
meetings, parades and oratory and takes the road of
action—the organisation of an armed workers' mili-

tia—the Fascist rtfuse will crumble like paper be-

fore the impact of its mighty power.
• * ' *

COSTA RICAN BANANA WORKERS STRIKE
Incomplete and vague news reports inform, us of

the resumption of the general strike of workers on
'be Atlantic coast of Costa Rica. Following their

return to work under a favorable settlement with
'he government, under which the most Important de-

mands of the union were granted, the United Frtilt

Company immediately commenced a series of viola-

lions of the agreement. Any recognition of the

Frutn company would be a denial of the latter's

rights of the workers by the slave driving United
whole pnst, and would serve as an Incentive to or-

ganization for all of the plantation workers of the

Carribean area. The imperialists well know that a

'avorable settlement of the Costa Rican strike will

'ay the basis for a wave of organization and strug-

gles in the fruit, sugar, tobagco and coffee planta-

tions of all Central America, Colombia and the West
Indies, This is why. in spite of being forced to make
ooncessions in Ihe first strike, no time is being lost

in an attempt to wipe out the gains of the workers.

The government and the United Fruit company are

attempting to smash the strike by every means, and
the situation on the plantations approaches one of

civil war, while tl^e whole industry continues to be
tied up.

• *

THE ADVANCE OF FASCISM IN SPAIN
On September 9 Gil Robles, chief of the Catholic

fascist party, "Popular Agrarian Action", delivered

himself of a load of demagogy at a national fascist

rally held at Covadonga. scene of the final defeat

md expulsion of tbe Arata from Spain. About 8,000

ascists participated in the demonstration, which
would undoubtedly have been much larger had it not

been for the militant action of the workers, who
were able through general strikes In many eitles,

md acts of sabotage on the railroads and highways,
to prevent the arrival of many more.

Gil Rohles has since declared that certain of his

statements iu the speech at Covadonga were misin-

terpreted and exaggerated. He now claims that by

"demanding power'' for his party, he only referred

to fascist participation in the new government that

will be formed within a few days. After an interim

>f participation in a coalition government with other

'ightist parties, the fascists will be prepared to play

I heir highest cards, in a direct bid for power.

Meanwhile the general movement for the Workers

Alliance continues although with varying degrees of

success. In BadajoK province the official Communist
Party participates with the Communist Left, Social-

ist party and various trade union organizations In a

provincial Workers Alliance. On a national scale,

however, the Stalinists continue in their ultimatlstlc

demand for a "united front" with the Socialist Party

io ihe exclusion of the minority groups and the un-

ions. The Socialists, pressed by their own left wing;

Insist on a broad united front within the Workers

Alliance. Although they are sabotaging tbe creation

of this organization on a national scale, a favorable

decision by the anarcho-syndicalist controlled C.N.T.

would force them to take Immediate steps for a na-

tional Workers Alliance.

The existing Workers Alliances in Asturias, Leon

mid Madrid are functioning very poorly. Only In

Catalonia, Valencia and Badajoz, is the organisation

of working class unity functioning effectively.

Throughout Spain It is the minority groups, the Com-

munist Left and the Syndicalist Libertarians who
are in the vanguard ot the struggle for the Workers

Alliance.
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EDITORIAL

For tlie New Party - For tke Fusion of the

League and the A. W. P. I

THE moat important political news of the day is the report about the

decisive steps taken during the past week to facilitate and hasten

the fusion of the American Workers' Party and the Communist League.

This news is of paramount importance because it spells definite

progress toward the forging of the sharpest and most indispensible

weapon of the working class—a revolutionary party. By itself, the

merger of these two organizations, of entirely different origins but

moving toward the same goal, would signify the actual ginning o£ the

new party and make its formal proclamation possible.

Armed" with the program of Marxism the new political center thus

created would speedily attract the scattered revolutionary militants as

a magnet attracts steel particles. The adhesion of thousands of awak-

ening workers could be expected. The expanded political organization

would be in a position to connect itself with the stormy movement of

the working masses and give that movement a conscious direction.

The native militancy of the American workers, surpassed by none,

as our labor history show*, and agnin brilliantly demonstrated in the

present strike wave—in Toledo, Minneapolis, San Francisco, Kohler, the

textile fields—would he fused, through such a vanguard party, with that

decisive element which bus been lacking in all the past periods of labor

resurgence: scientific doctrine, political clarity, leadership. It has been

the lack of precisely this element, which only a Marxist party can

supply, that condemned the insurgent labor movements of the past to

futility and defeat. Lacking a class theory of its owh, which can come

into the labor movement in no other way than through the Marxist

party, the American workers, with all their militancy and capacity for

sacrifice, fell victim to all kinds of qivackery and treason and landed in

a blind alley every time.

* • • •

Capitalism itself creates the conditions for the elemental movement

of the workers, as the far Hung general strike of the textile workers

proves once again. But the Marxist party, which alone can shape and

guide this elemental movement to Ihe goal of emancipation, mast be

made by the deliberate work of the conscious vanguard. Since such a

party does not exist today—and experience on a national and interna-

tional scale testify to this bitter fact—it must be created anew. This is

the first and foremost task of ail revolutionists.

Every serious step in this direction is important. The progress that

has been recorded in the past week toward the fusion of the two most

important groups standing outside flic poisoned swamps of Stalinism and

Social Democracy, and dedicated to the aim of building a new party

and a new International, cannot tail to inspire all revolutionary workers

with enthusiasm and hope as it inspires us. It opens up the prospect of

saving time in the execution of our grieat historic task, and time is a

weighty factor now. Events move wilh lightning speed. We must move

with them.
On an international scale the political organizations of the working

class have suffered a collapse no less devastating, and no less irremedi-

able, than that of 1914. Cennauy and Austria tell the story of the

bankruptcy of the Second and Third Internationals in letters of fire.

During the five years of the crisis we have witnessed the paralyzing

influence of this international debacle on the American movement. Even

after five years of tile crisis. during which the insoluble contradictions

of the capitalist system did their best to prepare the soil for revolu-

tionary political development, the great strike movement of the awak-

ening workers, with a few exceptions such as Minneapolis, is controlled

and throttled by the old reactionary leadership. A real challenge to

this leadership, which represents file influence of the exploiters in the

labor movement, has not yet been made for the simple reason that there

was no force able to offer the chalk nge and make the challenge good.

For that, and for ail that, logically follows after, a party is needed.

An International is needed.
• • * •

Revolutionary internationalism is the heart and core of the system

of ideas which binds us together and unites us indissolubly with our

comrades in other countries. This conception, which is expressed in the

Struggle for the Fourth International, animates and guides us in every

phase of activity in our own country, whether it be the holding of a

public meeting, "the organization of a strike, or participation in the

formation of a new party.

We have said many times, and we underscore it here once more, that

the organization of an American party cannot be separated in any way

from the struggle to form u new international, but on the contrary is

an inseparable part of that struggle. The new party will be able to

solve the national problems and find its way into the mass movement

of the American workers only if it approaches them from the Interna-

tional point of view; the new party can become a national power only

on the condition that the banner it raises is the banner of internation-

alism.

This is the cardinal lesson of all the great events of our time; this is

the wisdom of the great teachers. This unshakeable conviction has

entered into the marrow of our bones. Whatever we do and wherever

we go, it goes with us. We seek for allies and cot-workers first of all

among those who hold similar views.
« i * *

The decision of the active workers' conference of the A.W.P. in

favor of hastening the fusion and the joint launching of the new party

coincided wilh a similar decision of the New York membership meeting

of the League. These actions gave expression to the fact that the two

organizations have drawn closer together in the course of practical

cooperation in various fields of activity and comradely discussion de-

voted to the eiarilicatimi of questions of the program.

It appears to us that the revised draft program of the A.W.P. formu-

lates n position on the question of the new international that is nearer

to our viewpoint than the formulaUon of the first draft. We. on our

part, venture to say that the work of the League in the Minneapolis

strikes has helped to convince the members of the A.W.P. that we also

are able to -'speak American"; flint our internationalism is not an ab-

straction but a guide to action on the national field. Joint work of the

two organizations in practical work, limited though it has been, has

demonstrated in practice an ability to work out a common policy and to

cooperate loyally In advancing if. These are all factors which have

strengthened the will for organic unity and the hope that it may be

expedited.

Our National Committee has not yet had the time and opportunity

to make a critical analysis of the revised draft program of the A.W.P.

Progress has undoubtedly been made toward working out a common

standpoint on some of the most important questions. Further discussion

and clarification will yet he needed to assure a firm principled basis for

the unification. Other obstacles may arise. But It is our firm convic-

tion that all difficulties standing in the way can be overcome if there

Is a determined will to overcome them, if there is an understanding, on

both sides,! of the overshadowing importance of finding a common path

and launching the new party without the needless loss of a single day.

All our efforts will be directed to this end. —JAMES P. CANNON.

Strike Ranks Firm

New Mills Close
(Continued from Page 1)

Reds", urges the local unions to

weed out the "Communists" imme-

diately and offer cooperation to

the National Guard in pursuit of the

"aliens". Bosses and strikebreak-

ing governors thrive on such state-

ments.

In the South, late reports coming

through tell of National Guards-

men bayonetting live strikers and

using tear gas to disperse a picket

line of 500 at Burklington, North

Carolina.

Everywhere National Guards are

brought into action against the

strike which started with the naive

statements of union officials that

this was not a "strike against the

government".
Certainly, it it not. The strike

is not against the government, but

the government is clearly against

the strike.

The Stalinists Turn to the Right

In the Sphere of Literature

WhoOwns this Country
(Continued from Page 1)

national guard bayonet.

Today, more and more does the

worker begin to see that the law

of the state is for the boss class,

that the militia of the government

is the weapon of the boss class in

breaking strikes and preventing

picketing. Today, the worker no

longer fears or respects the forces

of the bosses' ""low and Oder". To-

day we hear the workers shouting

on the picket lines, "Get the Mili-

tia !"

The trend the recent strike wave
has taken will have no small part

in making the workers of the conn-

try see that a gulf as wide as the

ocean separates them from the

bosses. Every major strike has

brought out the national guard,

the state militia. In fighting the

troops, far more than by merely

lighting the hired deputized thugs,

arc the workers beginning to see

that behind the government stands

the mill owner, the steamship com-

pany or the millionaire truckers.

The Bullet-Bayonet Lesson

This present strike wave is

bringing from the text books down
to the very factory that all impor-

tant lesson for the working class

:

this is a class government, one that

is run by the capitalists against the

workers. The request of Gorman
for a strikers police has been re-

ceived with the only reply that the

bosses could give. "We rule this

country, we own the mills, we con-

trol the police, we command the

militia.

But the bayonet and the bullet

are mighty teachers. The day is

not far off when the working class

will arise as one man, trained in

the streets of Toledo, Minneapolis,

San Francisco, Gastonia, Sayles-

viile, and shout with one voice,

"The lawful officers of the law are

to be superseded by strikers' com-

mittees. This day we shall enforce

I. Radek Orders Right*.About-Face

After its disastrous ultra-leftist

course of the past few years, the

Comintern is making an abrupt,

and equally disastrous, swing to-

ward the right. The united front

'from below" has been abandoned
for non-aggression pacts with the

"Social-Fascist" leaders of the

Second International. The "Social-

Fascist" theory itself is being put

into cold storage. The dual Red
trade unions are either being dis-

mantled, severing connections with

the parent international of Red
trade unions, or being merged with

the reformist unions. Behind a

barrage of radical bluster, the ul-

tra-leftist policies of yesterday are

being replaced by a totally new and
opposite set of rightist policies,

which can only prepare the Stal-

inist party for fresh capitulations

tomorrow to tile trade union re-

formists, the imperialist agents,

and Social-Democratic betrayers

on the order of the period from

li)2:i to 1S128.

In the light of this new orienta-

tion toward the right, Joseph Free-

man's article in the September 11

issue of the party-controlled New
Masses has more significance than

its title, "Ivory Towers, White and

Red", or its place of publication,

indicates. Particularly, since it

appears so soon after Radek's

speech to the Soviet All-TJnion

Congress of Writers on '"Contem-

porary World Literature and the

Problems of Proletarian Art",

which laid down the new Stalinist,

line toward the feliow-travellers.

"Fighters for Progress"

According to Duranty's dispatch

in the New York Times, "Radek
hailed the abolition of RAPP last

year as the beginning of a new
era of comradely cooperation be-

tween the Russian Communist
Party and the non-party intellectu-

als. So far as relations with the

writers of the rest of the world

were concerned, the majority of

the best writers, faced by a choice

between fascism and liberalism,

were choosing liberalism. (A few

months ago, the New Masses, Daily

Worker, etc., were assuring us that

almost all of them were choosing

Communism.) Therefore, Radek
went on to say. they should be en-

couraged (to do what? defend the

democratic state against the Fas-

cists? But this was Trotskyism!)

and regarded as friends (of the

Soviet Union at a distance or the

proletarian revolution at home?),
even though they are far from pure

socialism. (Is Radek referring

to the "pure socialism" of Wels,

Bauer, Vandervelde and Company
or the impure "socialism in one

country" of Stalin?) In short, he

declared that in the stntggfe the

a sense an ally of the U.S.S.R."

(Emphasis ours.)
j

Here we have the essence of the
:

new turn in all its nakedness. The I

"Social-Fascist" enemies of yes-

1

terday are the allies and bosom
companions of today, in cultural

as well as in the political and trade

union fields. They are, like the

Anglo- French imperialist bloc of

the League of Nations, fighters on

the side of progress against reac-

tion, and, "in a sense", allies of

the U.S.S.R. But, in what sense,

for what purposes, under what
conditions, and for how long, Rad-

ek fails to inform us. Duranty
records the protest of certain Left

Communists against this extension

of the united front to "ail lighters

on the side of progress" without

making any distinction between

"true proletarian writers" and

"bourgeois or semi-bourgeois writ-

ers". After making membership in

fhe Rapp and a complete accept-

ance of the Stalinist line elsewhere

and throughout the world, the po-

litical prerequisite for cooperation

with the intellectuals, the Hialin-

tern now demands nothing more

than expressions of sympathy for

the Soviet I'nion and the C. P.

program, no matter how insincere

and empty they may be. Duranty,

sagely concludes his dispatch with

the remark that both Radek and

thrt Kremlin realize that "the day

of recent mouths in our literary

movement is that it bus abandonee

us sectarian altitude. As recently

as last year, it was easier for u
camel to pass through the eye of

a needle than for a 'fence -si tier' to

appear in the pages ut tQe Commu-
nist press. The 'line' was jealous-

ly guarded. Sow the- opposite is

true. Anyone ban only to declare

ulmself a. 'fence-sitter ami he is

embraced wiwi open arms ; our

press is his and lie can say aiiy-

iting he likes, however remote il

is jrom revolutionary thought.'

[Emphasis ours.)

Could anyone wish for a clearer,

more candid, and bare-faced state-

ment of the new Stalinist policy

vis-a-vis the intellectuals V Here is

an open invitation to all the chron-

ic vaoillators to stay fixed in their

present positions, to ail the false,

iair-weather trk-nds of the Soviet

L'uiou to express their sympathy
with the aims of Communism with-

out assuming any responsibility or

practical work in the revolutionary

movement, to all the journalistic

adventurers, literary careerists,

and Stalinist liberals to make use

of the party press for their private

purposes. Are we about to see

birth of a brood of Stalinist Mug- :

wnmps among the- intellectual
j

"fence- sit tors", divided, wavering
personalities with their mugs on

1 one side of the fence and their

wumps" on the other? Hail to theof undiluted propaganda" has

passed. And truly, Radek's vague ntw s
"

tlt Iiuist tomrade-in-arms, Mr.
formulation of the new policy to-

i.';lc i 1!
.

;.Ui)ti!-Ways

!

ward sympathetic intellectuals

contains not a tincture of Marxism.
:

Carte Blanctie to Communists

world was now witnessing between

a higher law, a 'law' of strikers
]

progress and reaction, any fighter
j

and New Problems",

made by strikers and for strikers.", on the side of progress (!) was in news. "The most significant change

2.

Freeman is the C. P. spokesman

to the intellectuals in this country,

occupying a parallel position to

that of Radek on the incomparably

lower level of the American party.

He announces the new policy to-

ward fellow-travellers in an alto-

gether different manner and med-

ium. He has no national platform

from which he can lay down the

parly line to the assembled repre-

sentatives of the intellectuals and

issue the latest commandments of

the bureaucracy. lie must be more

circumspect and cautious. Conse-

quently, he chooses a peripheral

party organ in which to make the

announcement and encloses it in a

wrapping of historical reminis-

cences about the old and new Mass-

es, of apologies for the unproduc-

tiveness of the party intellectuals,

and praises for Use practical labors

of the Old P.olshcviks among fhe in-

tellectuals. The whole article is

couched in the form of a reply to

certain complaints and criticisms

voiced against the Stalinist critics

by the novelist, Albert Ilalper.

After winding our way through

various bypaths, we finally come
to the core of the article in the

third section, called "Old Solutions

Here is the

After letting the cat out of the

bug, we must credit Freeman with

trying to cover up his tracks. He
immediately attempts to modify

this shameless surrender to a "lib-

eral'' policy (in more senses than

one) by asserting that it must be

accompanied by an extensive Com-
munist education of the fence-sit-

ting fellow-travellers. A few para-

graphs later, he nullities this by

making certain unnamed newcomers
among the party critics (not by

any means the self-sacrificing Old

Guard among the intellectuals that

he leads) "take the RAPP" for

having been too severe with the

"timid fence-Sitters" in the past.

Freeman concludes with a ring-

ing call to the fellow-travellers for

"mutual criticism that is severe,

just, objective, free of the stulti-

fying traditions of the bohemiun
cliques, directed not by personal

spleen but by a high regard for the
j

aspirations and efforts of the move-

ment as a whole, and by a revolu-

tionary understanding of the world

which Communism seeks to trans-

form." This somewhat belated in-

vitation should be welcomed by the

2i> intellectuals who signed the

protest against the party's actions

in Ihe Madison Square Garden af-

fair, which the Daily, Worker at-

tempted to answer but refused to

print and whose challenge to de-

bate on the issue of the united

front was ignored by the editors of

the New Masses! What can such

intellectuals think of a party which
heaps the filthiest abuse upon them
for daring to question, the Stalin-

ist, policj—and then adopts their

recommendations a few months
later? How sincerely can such a

party ask for "severe, Just, and ob-

jective mutual criticism"?

3. The Peculiar Mode of the

Announcement

Why has the Stalinist party

chosen this particular method of

announcing the new turn to the

right? The answer lies in the so-

cial composition and bureaucratic

character of the American party.

The American C. P. has, like all

its international counterparts, a

completely bureaucratic head, and,

in addition, a petty-bourgeois body
and a small proletarian tail. As a

result, an increasingly greater

amount of fhe party's activities

take place on the cultural, intel-

lectual, and professional fronts.

The bureaucratic character of its

top leadership demands that the

parly line and leadership be con-

sidered correct and unquestionable

yesterday, today and forever. To
tnnouuee openly a complete right

about face on the political and

.rade union field would ruin this

carefully fostered reputation for

papal infallibility.

Therefore, instead of making a

direct announcement of the change

to their followers among the work-

ing class, or in the official party

press, it is less dangerous to re-

lease the news to the fellow travel-

lers in an apparently casual, unre-

lated, and non-political article

published in a peripheral journal.

And who can do the job better than

that Arfful Dodger among the left-

wing intellectuals, Joseph Free-

man?

"The oid ivory towers are down,"

he proclaims, 'so are the red ivory

towers which sectarianism built,

lif olufionary literature] and criti-

cism are now out in the open world'

of living America." Can he pos-

sibly mean to imply that, so far aa

(he fellow-travellers are concerned,

revolutionary literal nre and criti-

cism are now out? —R. M.

Vicious Paterson

Injunction

(Continued from Page 1)

The Truth Ahout the Morro Castle Fire

(Continued from Page 1)

WAR AND FOURTH INTERN'L

In Russian

A Russian edition of this pam-

phlet will soon he off the press and

available for all who speak the

language. Watch the Militant for

further announcements on this ex-

traordinary pamphlet.
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wooden, elaborately carved fixtures,

permitted a rapid spread of the

tire once it started. Far from be-

ing the lire-proof floating castle it

was advertised to be, the Morro
Castle was a iire-trap.

The officers of the Morro Castle

appeared more intent on saving

salvage mouey than in preserving

the safety of passengers or crew.

While Acting Captain Warms was
engrossed in the problem of putting

out the fire, and of beaching with-

out towing charge, passengers and
crew were alike neglected, to make
their way to safety as best they

could.

Fire Alarm Uniieard

If the fire alarm was sounded,

none of the passengers who have
so far reported to the press or the

inquiry board could remember be-

ing awakened by it. Either it rung
weakly, or not at all. (One of the

crew reported it rang, but he

thought it was an alarm clock).

Xo one remembers hearing an or-

der to lower the boats, which
swung a half hour from the davits,

flush with the deck—waiting for

what? No one appears to have or-

ganized the crew to awaken pas-

sengers, to guide them to the boats,

to see that they were provided

with life preservers. The officers

were too busy fighting the fire to

bother with S.O.S. or life-saving.

Taking them on their own word,

a half hour elapsed before the

S.O.S. was sent, or before the boats

were lowered, without orders and
without passengers. For the latter

the crew is blamed. With what
reason ?

The chief indictment against the

crew is that the lifeboats that were

lowered contained few or no pas-

sengers. The implication is that

the crew speeded away, pulling

tor shore without attempting to

rescue passengers on deck, or al-

ready floundering in the water
around the ship. Let us consider

the circumstances.

By all evidence, the flre had al-

ready swept the amidships beyond
hope of reaching anyone entrapped
there before the boats were low-

ered. Most of the passengers had
already leaped overboard out of

hysteria, or because they were
otherwise hopelessly trapped. There
is no record that any were denied

admittance into the life saving

boats either from deck or in water.

The boats, as a matter of fact,

pulled for shore half empty.
lint once the boats were in the

water, surely the crew might have

rowed around in an effort to save

those struggling in the water. But
consider again. It was a pitch

black night save for the light fur-

nished by the blazing ship. Rain
was falling, adding further to the

blackness and obscurity, and the

high waves rendered It further dif-

ficult to see or distinguish floating

objects. Most of the people in the

water had drifted far from the

ship. And where were the officers

to give directions to the oarsmen,

to lead in the rescue work?
Aid for All

Under these circumstances, the

crew pulled for shore. There is not

a single testimony to the effect

that those in the water were seen

by the crew, cried for help, and
were denied admittance into the

boats. Each survivor testified to

the contrary, that he drifted or

swam in darkness and isolation un-

til he was picked up by rescue

boats or made his way unaided to

shore. Such passengers as did

make their way to the rescue boats

had no difficulty in entering, and
were rowed safely to land.

The fault then lay In the organ-

ization, or lack of organization of

rescue work by the- officers. Was
it not their duty to see that the

passengers were put into the boats,

before all else, and rowed out of

danger? Has anyone testified that

there was any effort on their part

to do so? No, a few of the crew,

on their individual responsibility,

went to the aid of the passengers,

broke into the cabins with axes,

led the passengers to deck. But
fcir the most part, the crew was as
helpless and' as undirected as the

passengers.

There remains the charge of in-

cendiary origin of the blaze, and
the half-veiled insinuations against

Alagna, the radio operator, labor

organizer.

Where Did It Start?
Where did the fire originate? Ap-

parently in the library, a strange

place to he selected by a "wild-

eyed, bomb-throwing agitator",

supposedly a member of the crew.

A strange place, too, for a dock

laborer to gain admittance. And

we select one significant circum-

stance out of the many that have

arisen during the investigation.

Newspaper men visited the Orieute,

sister ship of the Morro Castle,

when sho docked. The Oriente is

constructed exactly like the Morro
Castle. It contains a closet in the

library where there was a closet

on the sister ship. From this point,

on the Morro Gaslle the lire is be-

lieved to have originated.

It was at once suspected that

this closet might have contained

infiammalor.v materials, cleaning

fluids or the like. But when the

reporters opened the closet of the

Oriente, it was nut only bare, but

there was strong odor of soap, as

if it had been thoroughly scrubbed

before the inspection. It had not

been emptied and scrubbed with-

out reason. Of that we may be

sure. Here, perhaps, lies the real

clue to the mystery, the cause of

tiie rapid spread of the blaze— if,

indeed, it spread as rapidly as the

oiticers would like us to believe.

Rogers' Testimony
As for the dark hints about Al-

agna.

The testimony at this point of

Chief Operator Rogers:

"There was a strike on board of

the radio personnel. Alagna and
the third officer. Barrow at that

time, went down to the onieers'

mess and tried to instigate a riot

by making up a jictitiou that the

food on the Morro Castle was very

poor, and when the officers and
other licensed men down there re-

fused to sign it, Alagna and Bar-
row cal'ed them a bunch of yellow

dogs."

Q. "How do you know?"
A. "Captain Willmott told me

the whole story before his death.

The whole thing culminated in

New York when the radio officers

called a strike for better living

quarters and more wages, waiting

for the last minute before the Mor-

ro Castle signed before they aban-

doned the ship. It was held up a

couple of hours.

"It was a mail ship and there

was quite a lot of excitement about

them holding up the crack Ward
liner. Finally a special agreement
with the three men on the Morro
Castle was signed by the company
and they went back to work.

"Then, when Mr. Barrow got

drunk In Havana, he was dis-

charged in New York. The Radio-

marine Corporation sent me aboard

because they expected the other

two radio officers would he fired."

Follows Rogers' admissions that

Alagna gave him no trouble. Nev-

ertheless, after several peaceful

trips the Captain called him (Rog-

ers) aside, to talk to him "man to

man". The upshot of this conver-

sation was that Rogers learned

that Alagna was a dangerous agi-

tator and was to be tired when the

ship reached port.

All this was disclosed only when
Alagna gave a story to the press,

charging (and Rogers substantiat-

ed this story) that he had visited

the bridge to try to get an O.K. on

an S.O.S. order, and had been un-

able to obtain it. Alagna returned

to the radio cabin following his

fruitless mission, stuck, with the

chief operator to the last, pulled

him unconscious out of the blazing

fire trap, and led him to safety on

the forecastle.

The scurvy attempts to implicate

this man in the blame for the

Morro Castle disaster will not suc-

ceed. His conduct has been too

exemplary. But meanwhile, the

workers must raise his bail. It is

criminal that he should be held in

custody while the craven and trem-

bling tools of the bosses are free.

And' a real investigation must

be conducted into the blaze on the

Morro Castle, and into the respon-

sibility of the shipowners for the

terrific loss of life.

These questions, that will not be

asked by the Board of Inquiry, are

questions to which workers must

force an answer:
What are the wages paid by the

Ward Line to its seamen, and what
are the working conditions aboard
Ward Line shins? How many A.B.

seamen were among the crew?
Why, In the light of what actu-

ally happened, was the Ward Line

permitted to advertise its vessel as

tire proof? What is the truth about

the much advertised safety devices?

What instructions does the Ward
Line issue to its chief officers as

to salvage and the sending of S.O.S,

signals?

Why is the Ward Line permitted

to control the testimony of officers

and crew, and why is Alagna, who
would not full into line, being held

like a criminal ? ,Why was his

bail raised from $1,000 to $3,000

following disclosures that he had
tried to organize labor aboard the

Morro Castle?

run into the hundreds and never a

peep out of the judiciary.

Moreover, look at the conditions

of the Paterson dye workers. They
speak mountains in testimony as to

how punctiliously the bosses have

cut under on the agreement.

Place the injunction on the side

of the other weapons of the bosses

in the class war and you'll get a

clear picture of what the Paterson

slave decree moans.

The textile workers are too mili-

tant to be cowed by deputies or

school boy National Guards. Woon-
socket, Gastonia and Sayelsville

showed that.

"Why not try to scare them by ft

judges order", the bosses are think-

ing, "tell them we'll put them all

behind bars If they dare strike."

It won't work, Messrs. dye-house

bosses! You can't put 20,000 fight-

ing workers in the cooler.

Your gunmen couldn't stop the

strike with all their bullets and
?as and neither will your Injunc-

tion!

Arms Inquiry too

Hot forStateDep't
(Continued from Pa$» 1)

morality or immorality of Du
Pout's business but whether the

-impartial", "international" arms
ring will lose money if the odor of

the investigation gets too obnox-

ious.

Remember the outcry In the

press about the rape of China by
Japan! Well, that was only for

public consumption. All this time

Ihe Du Pout's were selling a secret

hydrogen process to Japan and
bribing Chinese generals in order

•6 sell them munitions.

The proposal to sell the hydro-

gen process by the Du Ponta to

Mitsui was made known to the

State Department it developed in

fhe investigation.

Here is another reason for the

gagging of the disclosures. The
State Department is knee-deep, no
doubt, in all the so-called scandals

of the munitions makers. Unques-
tionably its hands aic dripping

with the bloi,a of worltc-s on the

soil of a. half dozen foreign coun-

tries.

Too warm? The state depart-

ment ha 3 buried its hands and
wants the heat turned off

!

If the number on your wrapper li
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or smaller, your subscription to Tit
Militant expired. Do not delay.

Send your renewal in at one* and
so save us unnecessary labor and
expense. If you cannot r*n«w at

this tim« let us know how toon yon
can.
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Soviet Joins

The League
Of Nations
On the eve of the 17th annivers-

ary of the October Revolution the
L'nlon ol Socialist Soviet Republics,
through the policy of Stalinism, has
Joined the League of Nations, re-

ceiving a Council seat and all the
highest honors. Long before the
formal announcement o_£ the
League's acceptance of the Soviets
Into its Told. Litvinoff was Informed
that a seat in this body was as-

sured.

The minor opposition that devel-

oped to the entrance of the Soviets

was easily brushed aside through
the steamroller of the three leading
imperialist powers of the League:
Prance, England and Italy. In fact,

these are the only remaining lead-

ing Imperialist powers since the
eiit ol Japan and Germany.
The invitation to the Soviets was

signed by over thirty countries,

with special formal invitations
from the Scandinavian countries.

These capitalist nations hail the
entry of the Soviets in the League
of Nation. The Stalinist press runs
long apologies and at the same time
defend it along the line laid down
by Litvlnoff's Teit.
The Soviet's entrance in the

League marks another step in the

collaboration of France and the
Soviets sines Hitler's victory. The
fact that Japan and Germany are
outside of the League, and at pres-

ent constitute the most direct

threat of imperialist invasion of the
Soviets is the axis upon which all

Stalinist writers base their argu-
ments for the entry into the League,
the instrument of British and
French imperialism. It has come
to pass, of course unofficially, that

the strategy of Litvinoff is the stra-

tegy of the Comintern. No matter
which way Stalinism instructs Lit-

vinoff to jump the Comintern must
follow In his steps. Litvinoff

scrapped the theory of "social-fas-

cism" and the "united front from
below" with a stroke of the pen in

France and now h|is text on the

Soviet's entry into the League, as
the outcome of his circle of region-

al pacts around Germany, lays the

basis for additional Comintern an-
tics.

"Our attitude in principle to the

League of Nations does not differ

from our attitude to each and every

individual state whether in or out

of the League of Nations." (War
and the Fourth International, p.

19.) The criticism of Stalinism on
this move cannot be isolated from
the chain of events that led up to

It. Considered by itself, and1 in re-

lation to the precarious position

the Soviets are in, between: Japan
and Germany, it represents a com-
promise and a retreat. But con-

sidered in its relation to other

events, as well as the Litvinoff

statement, it is a disgrace to the

revolutionary interests of the pro-

letariat and to Marxism. One mis-

take leads to another.

The adoption of the theory of

socialism in one country, led to the

rejection of the theory of the per-

manent revolution and of interna-

tionalism and laid the basis for

revolutionary defeats on three con-

tinents. The low point was in the

bankruptcy of Stalinism and its

collapse in the German revolution

and the struggle against Fascism.

The mistake of yesterday in re-

lation to the struggle against Fas-

cism in Germany has forced the

Soviet Union to take dangerous ex-

pedients In the diplomatic field,

among them is the entrance of the

Soviets into the League. The Stal-

inists will be obliged to take fur-

ther1 steps in this direction of the

present leadership persists. Since

the German debacle, the agreement
with the United States and the col-

lapse of the Comintern, and because

no revolutionary parties exist in

the capitalist countries that sur-

round the Soviets the Stalinists

use the most opportunist and' bour-

geois methods Of maneuvering

among the imperialist powers.

From the recognition of the Soviets

by the United States to the Soviets

entrance into the League a whole

series of compromises and back-

ward steps have been taken.

Th« Litvinoff statement and re-

ply to the League of Nations, in

part reads as follows: "The Soviet

Government, which has made the

organization and consolidation of

peace the main task of its foreign

policy and has never been deaf to

proposals for international cooper-

ation in the interest of peace, con-

siders that, coming as it does from

the overwhelming majority of these

members of the League of Nations,

this invitation represents the real

will toward peace of the League of

Nations and is in recognition of the

of cooperation with the U.S.S.R.,

is willing to respond thereto, and'

become a member of the League of

(Continued on P«g« 4)

FaseismDonsWhiteHoodAs
Klan Rides Again in South

Startling, alarming news has
come from the South.
The Ku Klux Klan has been re-

horn and bus entered the textile

strike in "defense" of southern la-

bor. It js not the same old decay-
ing klan to which we are ail ac-
customed, ranting against the Vati-
can, and warning of the dangers
of Humanism and Papism, but a
new regenerated movement, report-
ed, to have 100,000 new recruits
throughout the south, with about
one-third of its membership con-
centrated in "Chain-Gang" Georgia.

Dr. Hiram Evans, the exalted
cyclop of the old Klan is chief of

the new outiit, but he has forgotten
all about prohibition and the pope.
No, Dr. Evans is a man that keeps
up with events and he knows when
an issue is dead and should be b;ir-

ied. Besides, there is much big-

ger game in sight, these days for
and enterprising individual. That
is why he has united with M. O.
Dunning of Savannah, Georgia, his

"Chief of Staff" and together they
are engaging in a great light

against the New Deal and the Com-
munistic Brain Trust.

The Kliix Brains
Dunning, former floor leader of

Win. G. McAdoo at Madison Square
Garden in 1924, is reported to be

one of the most, talented organizers

and promoters in the whole coun-
try. After McAdoo lost Dunning
turned Republican, was rewarded
with the Collectorship of the Port
of Savannah, and with the prohi-

bition coordinatorshlp of the South
west. It is he who is reported to

be the brains of the whole thing.

They are now building their war
chests and are actively "organiz-

ing" the southern workers. They
got Into Griffin, (ieorgia, before the
United Textile Workers had a
chance, dragged the red herring

across the town, warned all textile

workers against foreign agitators

who would destroy the sanctity of

their homes, the church and the

family and told them that the klan

would fight their battles for them
against the employers, not in the

anarchist-bolshevik-Russian way
but in the good old fashioned red-

blooded American way. The super-

intcnents of the mills advanced the

money to the workers to pay their:

Initiation fees to the Klan, which!
was to be deducted from the pay

'

later on.

The Klan proclaims itself a

friend of labor. "We are not

'

against Ihe conservative elements
in the American Federation of La-
bor", one of the leaders explained,

"We are the friend of labor. But
the Klan wlil fight to a finish the

radicals and the Communistic
Brain Trust."

To prove that they are men of

their word, Dunning had the Klan
swing into line in many of the La-
bor Day parades of the United Tex-
tile Workers in the South, as in

Columbus, Georgia, where some
12,000 textile workers are cm-
ployed.

On Wednesday, just as the strike

was gaining headway in the South,

again Dunning pulled a master
stroke to- capture the southern
working class. Before the union

had a chance, the Klan called a

strike at one of the mills at Griffin,

and picketing was actually begun.

The strike is reported to have been
just a "fake" called with the con-

nivance of the boss.

In any event, this was the signal

for all of the organizers of the

Klan to go among the workers on

the picket lines and warn them
that they would never get any-

where by following the union reds.

The way to fight the bosses was to

join the Klan and fight with the

aid of God, the Constitution and
the Star Spangled Banner, etc. etc.

When Dunning approaches the

manufacturers, ihe line is altoge-

ther different. They outline to

them the plan by which all unions

will be crushed in the south, when
wages will he set as low as they

wish, the Klan will be in a posi-

tion to start on a real crusade

against the New Deal with the pos-

sible assistance of the American
Liberty League.

The picture is sufficiently clear.

With the South rising against the

feudal industrialism of American
capitalism, and unionzation grow-

ing by leaps and bounds, the manu-
facturers are already subsidizing a

patriotic, 100% full-blooded Amer-
ican fascist movement in prepara-

tion for the decisive struggles to

come.

The conclusion is clear. Fas-

cism while still weak, has "a big

future ahead of it" in America.

The American working class must
now begin the preparation for a

struggle against it, by organizing

mighty united fronts and sweeping

behind them the bulk of the Amer-
ican working class.

Miners to Be

Buried Alive
If you were never buried alive

don't become discouraged
;

your
chance may come yet. The above
comes to us on feood authority. The
American Minis:; Congress.

A meeting held last Wednesday
of these most outstanding mining
engineers of the count17 sounded
a note of warning that is best

summed up by the above phrase.

They'showed that the safety of the

thousands of mi 11 working under-
ground is being jeopardized by
curtailment of Federal efforts to

protect the miners from accident.

Because of the economy program of

the government, the authorities

have seen fit to cut down on the

appropriations usually alloted for

maintaining an emergency, rescue

squad to be used to combat disas-

ter. The congress said that a sur-

vey by a special committee showed'

that whereas formerly the Bureau
of Mines had eleven reseue cars In

operation, today only two such

cars remain.

Furthermore, the decrease in the

bureau's funds lor research pur-

poses has almost stopped work
along this line completely. The ap-

propriations for the current fiscal

year have been the lowest since

1920. This eour.e means the com-
plete stopping of all work in the

training given to miners to help

themselves and others when the

walls begin to lumble down upon,

them. The experimental mines de-

veloped by the .\Iine Bureau as a
means of studying explosions has
been practically shut down.

The congress of mine engineers

ended with a ca'l upon the federal

government to resume its work
along these lines.

What this meeting failed to see

was a direct connection between
the building of more battleships

and the cut in the appropriations to

save workers lives. Research has

been cut down to almost nothing

where it concerns the life of mis-

erably underpaid coal diggers, but

in the field of war preparations

there has been no cut whatsoever.

The problems to be solved' along the

again.

Pocketbook

Makers Out
BULLETIN

As we go to press over 4,000

pocket book workers went out in

a general strike. Within a few

days it is expected the strike will

assume national proportions. Al-

ready many employers have call-

ed the union and asked for indi-

vidual settlements.
• V

After the resignation of the so-

called legal adviser, Wolinsky, the

Joint Council of the Pocketbook

Workers Union elected a Confer-

ence Committee to negotiate an

agreement with the industrial Coun-

cil of the Leather Goods Manufac-
turers Association. The Committee
had several conferences with the

bosses and they came to an under-

standing that the new agreement
should provide 37J hours a week,

a C>% increase in wages beginning

February 1935, and the employment
from the ranks of the unemployed

pocketbook workers equal to live

percent of the workers employed in

each shop. This last was only a

verbal promise by the bosses.

This agreement was recommend-

ed by the Joint Council to the union

membership meeting which took

place at Sttiyvesant High School,

September 7. The meeting was
packed by two thousand pocketbook

workers although It was Friday

night. When Secretary Levine read

the recommendations of the Joint

Council the membership was thrown

into turmoil, A heated discussion

took: place in which the anti-Wol-

(Continued on Page 2)

line of taking life come in so fast

and furious that many have been

"let out" to the big research labor-

atories of the General Electric,

Radio Corporation, Bell Laborator-

ies, etc.

If you are a poor working stiff,

the government will pinch every

penny to keep you from being bur-

ied alive. If you manage to keep

yourself alive, they will draft you
into the army, and then the govern-

ment will spend millions on how
to get you blown up so high in the

air that you never come down

MarineUnion

Appeals for

Strike Here
The District Committee of the

International Seamen's Union of

tin; Internal iona I Seamen's Union
of America yesterday set October
8 as the deadline for a/ general

strike on all merchant ships oper-

ating along the Atlantic and Gulf

coasts. The walkout wil! involve

40,000 unlicensed seamen.
Pledge cards, pouring in from all

locals of the union, indicated un-
animous sentiment in favor of the

strike. "Conditions at sea today

are so bud that a respectable Am-
eric-an seama;i would rather sur-

vive 011 a bowl of soup in the street

than accept the conditions imposed
upon him", said Patrick J. Keane,
representative of the union to the

Trades and Labor Council of

Greater Yew York.

Wiiiie living costs of the families

of seamen have increased, officials

of the union said, the number of

men employed on ships have been
decreased about iV/i , and wages
have been .slashed GO';;.

Following the Federal govern-
ment's stubborn indifference to the

demands of the union a resolution

was passed that '"The District

Committee of the Allan tic District

of the International Seamen's Un-

ion of America does hereby decide

to issue a .-strike call effective Mon-
day, October 8, 1034 to enforce the

wage rates and working conditions

as submitted to ship owners by the

National Labor Board and the

NRA."
Widespread abuses in the indus-

try have combined to bring the is-

sue to a head. The following wage
scale submitted last year to the

NRA committee on the shipipng

code was rejected by President

Roosevelt under pressure from for-

eign shipping interests: Able Sea-

men $75, carpenters $80, firemen

ST."), oilers $H0, water tenders $S0.

The vicious job racketeering sys-

tem was also revealed. Job agen-

cies along the waterfront, recog-

nized by the ship owners, give em-
ployment to inexperienced seamen,

willing to work for lower wages
and to pay more For the privilege of

getting a job. Thousands of cap-

able, experienced seamen, conse-

quently have been discharged.

The Morro Castle disaster also

gave an impetus to the rapidly

mounting strike sentiment when it

was disclose:! that there weren't

enough men on board to insure

proper inspection.

The union demands that the gov-

ernment act to regulate the hiring

of seamen, force the shipping lines

to adopt the proposed wage scale,

and increase the number of men
employed at sea.

Proposals of the Roosevelt Board
Would Continue Present Coolie
Conditions in the Textile Industry
20,000 Dyers
Get Strike Call

This Monday
BULLETIN

* •

The A.F.S.W. local in Paterson
has sent a telegram to the National
Strike Committee in Washington
demanding that the dyeworkers be
called out immediately. This be-
lated action on the part of the As-
sociated officialdom was directly

due to the pressure from the dyers
themselves, and the silk workers
already on strike. Gorman has al-

rtady issued a statement to the
press that dyers would be among
those called out nationally Mon-
day, Sept. 25. Failure of the As-
sociated officialdom to take more
decisive steps would indicate that
its latest action is merely an at-

tempt to pass the buck and thus
evade the responsibility. The mood
of the workers in Pattrson is such
that one can say with assurance
that order or no order, injunction
or no Injunction—the dyeworkers
will come out next week; and with
lliem also the throwsters.

(See I'ajre 2 for Other Details)

Babes Born With

GunlntheirMouth
Children ill Ihe aire of S years

are to be trained by the Italian

Fascist bulcliers for military ser-

vice.

At tills tender age, the children

are to be pressed into service in

the Fascist Baiilla organization,

which will train them until they

reach the age of H years. There
they will learn the delights of war
through "frequent contacts with

the armed forces of the nation,

whose glories and traditions will he

taujuht to them."
Thus does the "totalitarian state"

spring one step nearer to its ulti-

mate objective : Every citizen a

soldier from the cradle to the early

grave.

The next step in the program
will, undoubtedly, be extended to

swaddled infants, who will be

taught to remove their gas masks
before suckling; who will learn to

gurgle "sinistra! destrai" as their

lirst words, instead of Mamma and
Papa.

They must learn to march before

they learn to walk. All toys, by
edict of 11 Duce, must henceforth

be of military character. They will

cut their teeth on toy cannons,

they will pedal imitation armored

tanks.

A pre-natal course is also under

consideration, in which the pros-

pective mother will be alternately-

wooed1 by military music, or fright-

ened by the roar of cannon. In the

hope that warriors may spring,

fully armed, from the womb.
It is a sickening farce that is

being played by Mussolini, a fright-

ful exposure of the true aims of

the "totalitarian state", which has

only one subject: War!
But Mussolini dreams too far

ahead. Long before his 8-year-old

battalions are ready to hf; delivered

to slaughter, he and .his Fascist

murderers will be remembered only

as a hideous nightmare, a ghastly

but brief episode iu world history.

Georgia Brings

Hitler Methods to

The United States

"Germany is decades ahead of

the rest of the world"—in torture

chambers, barbarism and concen-
tration camps.

Alfred Rosenberg. Hitler's mouth-
piece, bragged aloud of these
achievements. Hut that was be-

fore the textile strike and before

Georgia said "You've' got nothing
on us."

.Not at all outdone by Tnyssen's
stooge, Georgia has imported the
latest 1084 model of Nazi concen-
tration camp and flung more than
140 strikers into it.

The German papers, says a dis-

patch in the N. Y. Times, are hail-

I
ing President Roosevelt as the

"Nazi Fuehrer of America", gloat-

ing that he has taken another leaf

out of the Xazi book and thereby

sanctioning Nazi practises by imi-

tation.

This is not exactly correct, how-
ever. For the statei of Georgia,

which "lead*" the rest of the world
in the "art" of chain gangs and
ihe sport of lynching has added
another improvement to its concen-

tration camp. In Germany concen-

tration camps are made out of de-

serted factories, abandoned ware-
houses or unused prisons. In Geor-

gia, workers who want a better

living and are prepared to fight for

it, are quartered right out in the

open where they can broil in the

sun, shiver in thee rain and wind
and take care of their human needs

with less conveniences than any
plug-horse has iu his stable.

While the Nazis "are greatly ex-

ageratingj the death" of American
democracy, it must be said that

democracy has taken a new turn in

these United States. The impris-

oned strikers are held without

charges "strictly as military pris-

oners", until the strike "emergen-

cy" is over.

These strikers, held in the con-

centration camp because they

wanted to picket a mill, art* pris-

oners, true enough, prisoners of the

class war. But General Camp is

overshooting his mark when he

says that these unarmed men, taken

in battle with troops carrying ma-
chine guns, tear gas and bayonets,

are "military prisoners".

He is anticipating the day when
that term will really apply. And
then there will bet "military pris-

oners" not only on the side of the

strikers who will be not quite so

defenseless as they are now.

CRIPPLES MEET
The International Essociation of

War Cripples and War Veterans is

now in session in Geneva. At the

time when the world drives head-

long Into a new world war their

mute protest will have little or no

effect. Capitalism is not In-

terested in life or limb but in pro-

fits. If it has its own way about

things all of humanity will be eligi-

ble for the Cripples Congress ex-

cept for those who are pushing up
daisies.

What Price

Strike-

Brcaking?

Millions to break a strike; nol

one cent for wages '.

Workers in the textile industry
are paid $:i and $4 a week, men
with families are forced to live on
from $0 to $12 a week. This is all

Ihe impoverished mill owners can
afford to pay. General Johnson's
heart bleeds for George Sloan. The
wails of ihe bosses reach to Heav-
en. As God is their judge, that is

all they can pay.

But suddenly, when the textile

strike is called, these same bosses
iind thmselves possessed of inex-
haustible funds, of millions of dol-
lars, for strike-breaking purposes.
Here are some of the wages paid

out by the Caroieen milt of Caro-
leen, ,N. C, wages that are fairly

representative of those paid
throughout the Southern textile in-

dustry.

"American" Wages
Speeder tender, tour In family,

$8,i;5 for 24 hours work ; loom
cleaner, $7.20; weaver, $3.40; yuill

skinner, $7.20; card room operator,

$7.20, etc., etc. Full time 40 hour
work paid 314.40 for the speeder
tender, and $12.00 a week for the

rest.

These amounts were not all paid
In cash. The commissary and
company housing in most instances

took all of the pay-check, and want-
ed more. One head of a family who
earned $10 did not receive a single

cent in cash.

Money, ready cash, millions of

dollars, flow like water however,

wheu the pockets of scab operators,

special deputies, armed thugs and
State and County officials charged
with breaking the strike. The
bosses are nol so poor that they

cannot hire thousands of highly

paid gangsters, a veritable army.
The cost of breaking the strike,

If it could be computed, would
reach a staggering total; more
than enough to guarantee the

workers extra wages and shorter

hours for years. Each deputy

earns triple the amount paid the

workers, and there are many depu-
ties; almost as many as mill hands.

Each scab has to be guarded, fed,

paid extra, anc in other ways pro-

vided for.

Cost of ammunition, tear gas,

and other armaments in the war
against labor could buy food, shel-

ter and adequate clothing for th<fti-

sands of ill-fed, half-naked work-
ers' children.

But lest the cost of strike-break-

ing prove too great a drain on the

bosses' treasury—and there is no

indication that the bosses' treasury

is exhausted—the State and Fed-

eral governments have rushed to

their aid with unlimited troops and
ammunition.
There are 11,000 troops on strike

duty whose wages and subsistence

cost eight states $37,000 a day. This
is irrespective of the cost of tear

and nausea gas, ammunition, etc.

Double pay, $2 a day, or more than
a hard working weaver can earn
on full time, is paid to guardsmen
on special duty. Rhode Island has
so far spent over $(!,0OO for tear

and nausea gas alone.

Meanwhile, these same states,

willing to spend ciose to $50,000 a

day to break the textile strike, are

seriously challenging the right of

starving strikers and their fami-

lies to a relief pittance.

With disgusting hypocrisy, the

Federal relief authorities promise
aid to the distressed, whether on
strike or not, but leave the distri-

bution of this relief in the hands
of violently biased' county officials,

under the thumb, and often in the

pay of the mill owners.

And at the same time, the State

governments fjivc without stint to

help the mill owners break the

strike. Nearly $50,000 a day for

strike-breaking troops. Can (he

relief figures approximate this?

Is one-tenth of this amount or

one-hundredth being spent to feed

the starving mill-workers'?

Relief is Vital
For Victory in

Strike Battle

John F O'Hyan has resigned from

the post of police commissioner of

N.Y.C.Chief Inspector Valentine is

to take his place. Valentine, if we
recall correctly, is the fiaffoot who
personally directs the slugging of

strikers and unemployed. The
change is from tweedledum to twee-

diedee.

I' re* i del linosevi-lt has person-
ally iiiiervened in the textile sirlke
with pressure tor a settlement—but
not until 1 lie list of martyrs had
mounted in thirteen, uotl until 11,-

fMK) i roups shot, bayonnetcd and
gassed strikers in a half a dozen
states, not until concentration
en nips in Fascist style were set up
in (ieorgia. not until one of the
most drastic asiti-labur injunctions

was banded down in Paterson.

He let all that go by without
batting an eyelash, hopeful that it

would smash Ihe strike and save
him tin- trouble ol' directly having
to give the strikers the "raw deal".

Uniorlunatoly for Mr. Roosevelt
and fur llooie I "iny-heart-bieeds-
lior-Sloan") Johnson their expec-
tations have been blasted. Not all

the thugs in the country, not all

the trooiis in the garrisons have
been able ro dam up the river of
militancy thai has been overflowing
•iitit' Labor Day.

Dye Workers' Strike Call
Reports aie at hand that despite

the injunction rhe dye workers of

Paterson and vicinity will be called
out on Monday, Further state-

ments from union officials say
other tens of thousands will he
asked to strike in affiliated textile

industries.

Everywhere new mills are clos-

ing down and everywhere the bat-
tle lines are holding firm. It la

becoming universally recognized
'hat the optimistic statement of
George Sloan an- jn>f whistling to

keep up courage.

House vclt's mediation board has
returned to bini with a proposal to

arbitrate the strike, it smells
strongly of the betrayals of steel

and automobiles. It offers labor
nothing but ambiguous promises—
the kind that working men have
been choking on since the beginning
of the New Deal. It permits capi-
tal to resume the operation of the
mills and the coining of profits on
Ihe old basis pending further "in-

vestigation".

IVInant's Proposals
Summarized the projiosals of the

President's Inquiry Hoard are as
follows:

1) Recommendation to the union
that the strike be called off.

2) Recommendation that employ-
ers reinstate strikers without dis-

crimination.

3) Declaration that national set-

tlement Is not feasible and advice
to workers to accept local mill

agreements,

4) Appointment of a board simi-

lar to the Steel Labor Board to en-

force code provisions.

5> Request that the Federal
Trade Commission investigate

wages.
G) Appointment of a committee

to investigate the stretch-out.

7) Request that the Department
of Labor investigate wage condi-
tions and make investigations

known to workers and bosses.

A Good Example of the Run-Around
This, says Roosevelt, "is a good

example of the practical way in

which industrial problems can be
calmly discussed and solved under
a republican form of government".

This. Mr. Roosevelt. Is the best
expression of your National Run
Around, the classic way of trick-

ing workers out of victory when It

is within reach.

What is offered the strikers?

The union demands call for the 30-

honr week wilb the same wages as
received for 40 hours. The board
offers them mi investigation com-
mittee to make inquiries.

The union asks for the establish-

ment of a maximum work load for

operations in the various divisions

of the testle ndustry. The board
offers them a research committee
which will look into the matter.

The union asks for recognition

of the United Textile (Workers on
a national scale. The board tel.s

them it isn't "feasible" and tells

them to go to the Individual bosses

and get whatever recognition they
can. Or, iu other words, it is per-
fectly alright for the bosses to a^c

nationally but the union must
break its fighting Instrument into

thousands of ineffective weapons.
The union wants the reinstate-

ment of all workers fired for or-

ganizing under section 7-a. The
hoard offers them a set-up tike the
Steel Labor Relations Board.

(Continued on Page 41
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Money Still

Needed
Strike Contrasts

The forthright, fighting spirit

and actions of the textile workers.

The cowardly, crawling statements

of Green, Woll, et al. The hypo-

critical lies of Sloan and Co. The

slimy utterances of NRA officials.

• • *

The Battle Line

The miserably underpaid men
and women of the mills against the

textile owners and their state ma-

chine from President Itoosevelt

down to the last deputized thug.
• • •

Capitalist Press Definitions

"Hoodlums"—Workers, who have

the courage, in the battle against

starvation, to pit their bodies

against the armed thugs of the

mills and the bayonets and ma-

chine guns and gas of the National

Guard.
'Patriots"—Any and all strike-

breakers.

"Sane Labor Leaders" — Any
grafting labor skate who is ready

to sabotage a militant strike for a

price.

"Alien Communist Agitator"—
Any worker who speaks tor labor

solidarity and practises what he

preaches.

'•Minute Men of '34" — Weasel

brained morons or reactionary

cockroach business men who can be

bribed or scared into shooting or

clubbing strikers when they know
they have the support of the armed

police and the National Guard.
» •

Hying Squadrons
In courage, in readiness to bat-

tle against the powerfully armed

forces of reaction, the Flying

Squadrons of the mill workers are

the ones who can be compared with

the "Minute Men of '70",

» * *

General Hooie Johnson

The windbag Johnson, like the

steel industry has reached a new

low. The picture of the Falstaff of

the NRA weeping for the sufferings

of Sloan would go well in a bur-

lesque show.
* • »

Hot Neva
One hundred and fhVy leading in-

dustrialists met in Hot Springs,

West Virginia. Geo. Houston of

the Baldwin locomotive Works had

a plan. They adopted it. The

plan calls for: (1) Monopolistic

Cartels, (2) All social legislation

io be scotched, (3) Hours extended

(4) Wages reduced.
> • *

Generous America
Herbert Corwin was sentenced to

ten years for attempted burglary.

He served six years and was par-

oled. Last week, desperate and

destitute, he appealed to the police

to send him back to Sing Sing or

he'd have to steal to live. Dr. Jo-

seph Moore of the Parole Board

Bald: "The fact that he might be

about to commit a crime was suffi-

cient gjronnd to recommit him." . . .

"Ave you better off now than a
President.

"last year
Possibly

extended.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS

year ago?" asks the

"No," answers Corwin,

I was in Sing Sing."

Moore's idea could be

Inasmuch, as unemployment drives

men to crime, it might be arranged

to give a ticket to Sing Sing with

each discharge slip. A very fitting

addition to the New Deal or Epic

plan.
» • »

"The Hatred of Communists"

Judging by the capitalist press,

one would think that the favorite

sport of ma percent of the popu-

lation of California was hunting

Communists and other radical*.

That's how the press read during

and since the general strike. Now,

when they soberly weigh the chanc-

es of the leading red-baiter, Gov-

ernor Merrlam, the situation looks

a little different. Says the N. Y.

Times—"There is evidence that

the reaction is not against radical-

ism so much as against the Vigi-

lantes." The "great public opinion

which is inflamed against Commu-
nists" generally simmers down to

big business, their paid press, and

groups of drunken morons with

American Legion badges and Mat-

thew Woll.
* • *

Liberal "Spirit" Again
Discussing the "boycott" of Ger-

many In the Nation, Oswald Garri-

son Villard says—"Of course it

would be a great deal better If the

boycott could be restricted to the

spiritual field." Reminds me of

tie Quaker bride who always wait-

ed till the; spirit moved her. The

answer of the impatient groom is

also suitable for Oswald Garrison

Villara.
• * *

Yachts and Scabs
The great sportsmanship of Eng-

lish yachtsmen has been the theme

of scribblers on both sides of the

Atlantic for years. The crew of

the Endeavor shows that scabbery

Is another one of their qualities

not only in industry but also in

their favorite sport. —BILL,

BROWNSVILLE MEETING

Will the Breakdown of the NRA
Lead to Revolution?

Speaker

:

HUGO OEHLER
FRIDAY, SEPT. 38, at 8 VM.

Spartacos Youth Hall

1776 Pitkin Avenue, Brooklyn

The financial crisis of the Mili-

tant has not been liquidated. It

cannot be liquidated, except by a
regular weekly income. This in-

come must come from three

sources:

1. Pledgers who remit uufail-

2. Bundle order payments,
ingly.

3. New subscriptions and re-

newals.

No periodical is self-sustaining.

The capitalist press depends on ad-

vertising. The revolutionary press

depends oa special donations. These
donations must be systematized if

the paper is not to be thrown into

recurring financial ctjses. The
Pledge Fund was started with this

idea in mind. But the response

has not been sufficient to take care

of the weekly deficit, nor have the

pledgers remitted regularly.

We appeal to all our members and
sympathizers who can possibly do

so to pledge a definite monthly sum
for a period of three months.

We appeal to our branches to

pay up on their bundle OTders and

to make efforts to increase the cir-

culation.

We appeal to ail our readers to

subscribe and to get others to sub-

scribe.

We appeal to all our subscribers

to watch their expiration number
uu the wrapper and to renew with-

out deity.

If the Wedge Fund can be raised

to $100 monthly; If the bundle

payments are promptly paid ; it the

subscription list is increased at the

rate of 25 weekly, we can assure

a bigger and better Militant, pub-

lished without convulsions and
mailed earlier in the week.

That the Militant is serving a

historic need for the labor move-

ment is indicated by the many
comments we get in the mails. Here

is an example from a Socialist from

a mid-west city:

"Dear Sirs:

"A dollar for the Militant, in

response to your call for help).

Wish I could send more. Would
he disappointed greatly to miss

even one issue.

"I am a member of the Socialist

Party of the R.P.C. (Revolution-

ary Policy Committee). Personally

I have no illusions concerning it.

A few of us here are trying to in-

telligently decide where to go. We
are very much impressed by and

indebted to the Militant and the

New International.

"We sincerely hope the crisis in

(he Militant will be immediately

overcome. —M."

The following comrades made
the last two issues possible:

S. Kaufman, Bronx $.50

A Friend, Youngstown 8.O0

South Side Branch,
Chicago Local 10.00

A. Shambon, W. Haven 1.00

George Cooper, N. Y 2.00

Voss, Davenport, la l.OO

Waukegan Branch 6.00

Cleveland Branch 1-00

A Socialist i-00

Harry King, N. Y. C 4.00

Katz, Montreal l.OO

B. Babinowltz, N. Y 2.00

M. M-. The Bronx 2.00

M. O. Stent, Philadelphia 1.00

Jewish Writer 1-00

Militant House Party given by
Sympathizers 1550

The following! helped by paying

up on their regular monthly

pledges

:

P. Miller, N. Y.; M. Spithos, N.

Y.; E. Konikow, N. Y.; J. G.

Wright,; and a Harvard Student

HELP STABILIZE THE IN€OME.
PLEDGE TODAY AND REMIT

REGULARLY.
THE PLEDGERS

Those who cannot continue,

please notify the Militant office to

take your name off this list.

New York Local

Downtown Branch
(All Monthly)

Paul King $1.00

E. Konikow 1.00

F. Victor 2.00

M. Spithos 1-00

J. G. Wright 2.00

S. Gordon 2.00

F. Becker 2.00

M. Kling 2.00

S. Bleeker 2.00

I. Glade 100

L. Lewis l.OO

D. Morris LOO

C. Nelson l-OO

J. Weber 2.00

John Beicker .... 1-00

Bronx Branch
S. Egstadt 1-00

M. Lifshitz 1-00

S. Eidensohrr 1-00

Boro Park Branch
A. McAbe ..-> 1-00

Ann Toven 1-00

Harlem Branch
T. Smith 2.00

Jerry Marsh 1-00

E. Beecher 50

Cochran 50

Colay 50

Gonzales .50

Janos 50

L. Barry 50

Ellis 50

Walter 50

Erode 50

Boston Branch
E. Wiener 50

C. Schechet 50

W. Henderson 50

J. Chiplowltz .50

Rework Branch
Lambert 100

G. Katz 100
L. Nagy 50

A Clerk 50

Pocketbook Workers

On Strike

(Continued from Page 1)

insky group bitterly assailed (he

agreement. Lubliner spoke for the

agreement but the membership
didn't want to listen to him. It

took half an hour to restore order.

Then the "dummy" manager, Stein,

began to speak for the agreement

and the membership likewise re-

fused to listen to him. He contin-

ued to speak, hoping to exasperate

the workers opposed to the agree-

ment and drive them out of the hall

in order to get a majority vote for

the agreement, in spite of the fact

that it was Friday night o major-

ity of the workers stayed on and

yelled for a vote to be taken. Fin-

ally the chairman was forced to

take a vote. When the vote was
taken oniy 72 were for the agree-

ment and 1,292 against.

Since the old agreement expired

in May the Joint Council went on

record to demand from the employ-

ers a 35-hour week, a 20% increase

in wages, and many other demands.

But the administration instead of

negotiating an agreement got busy

and brought back the notorious

agent of the bosses, 'Wolinsky.

When Woliusky came back to the

union he forced the Joint Council

to withdraw, the 35-hour demand
and make it 30. He also forced to

reduce the demand for a 20% in-

crease in wages to 10%. Woliusky

and the Fraternal Club administra-

tion were busy in Washington fool-

ing around for months with the

NRA instead of preparing the

workers for struggle tor a new
agreement. Finally the workers,

realizing that nothing would come
of this, organized and kicked Woi-

insky out.

Bosses Refuse Committee Demands
In order to carry through tlie

wishes of the meeting of September

7, the Joint Council met and elected

a new Conference Committee. This

Committee is ant i-Wolinsky and

anti-administration. A conference

with' the bosses was arranged in

another attempt to draw up an

agreement. The Conference Com-

mittee told the bosses plainly: ei-

ther 30 hours a week and 10% in-

crease in wages or a strike. The
bosses told the Committee that the

manager, Stein, had said that there

would be no strike this time. The

bosses refused to grant the de-

mands of the Conference Commit-

tee.

The Conference Committee there-

upon called a meeting of the union

for Monday, September 17 to dis-

cuss the question of the strike. At

the same time six members of the

administration resigned because of

their opposition to the Conference

Committee. At the membership

meeting there were three tilings to

be discussed : the strike, the resig-

nation of the six, and whether the

Conference Committee and the

strike committee should lead the

strike. The workers voted unani-

mously and enthusiastically for the

strike. The resignation of the six

was accepted by a vote of 1,200

workers against 2. Manager Stein,

one of tlie six, made a demagogic

speech, and urged the membership

to elect a man to take bis place im-

mediately and lead the strike or

he would remain as manager in or-

der not to desert the workers. Dave

Wax, a Wolinsky henchman, urged

the union to bring back Wolinsky

to lead the strike. He was greeted

with cries of 'N'o! No!" The anti-

Wolinsky group. Diamond, Maflin

and many others spoke against it

and showed that Wolinsky is on

agent of the bosses. A vote was

taken after a heated discussion. By

a vote of r>G4 to 498 the workers

decided to put the leadership of the

strike in the hands of the Confer-

ence and Strike Committees.

Tasks of Strike

In order to win the strike it is

necessary that the best elements be

drawn into responsible posts. Mass

picketing and mass demonstrations

should be organized. It should be

the aim of the union to shut down

the entire industry in the first few

days of the strike. The Conference

Committee should demand from the

bosses that the agreement include

a provision to reduce hours to 35

a week in the near future to ab-

sorb more of the unemployed. Pro-

vision should also he made for fu-

ture upward revision of wages in

view of the recent 40% cuts and

the rising cost of living. Although

the impartial chairman, Dr. Mos-

kowitz, a great humanitarian,

"friend" of the Soviet 1'nion, who
has been instrumental in bringing

the union and bosses together in

conferences, said that the industry

cannot afford to increase wages at

the present time, the bosses have
raised the prices on pocketbooks

and have increased their sales.

Why doesn't the impartial chair-

man publish the figures or arrange

to let a committee from the union
examine the books of the bosses?

If we saw the figures we would see

that the starvation wages of the

last lew years made profits for

these bosses, especially for the last

year. Now with improved business

it is time that the workers stop

taking it on the chin.

T it e Conference Committee
should tie on guard against the im-

partial chairman. In the past the

impartial machinery has served

the bosses ninety percent.

With unity and militant action

the ]KK'kei book workers can win

their strike.

—1'OCKETBOOK WORKER.

Upholsterers in Critical

Situation

//

The third week of the upholster-

ers general strike conducted by

Local 70, A. l\ of L. finds the up-

holsterers faced with a situation

which night result in the organiza-

tional dissolution of the union un-

less drastic measures are taken

immediately.

Although about 15 shops which

employ about 130 to 200 men have
already settled, 85 percent of the

industry still remains unorganized

in New York City. Practically

nothing has been done about strik-

ing the open shops with the result

flint several of the former union

shops cannot be brought to a set-

tlement.

No daily strike meetings are be-

ing held and mass picketing is ta-

boo. These policies of the official-

dom have led to the demoralization

of the strikers' ranks.

While many unions In other in-

dustries have conducted strikes of

a militant character, this is far

from true in the upholsterers union
norl is any improvement promised.

if the officials in charge of this

strike do not make an about-face

and present an organized plan of

action to include mass picketing,

the defeat of the upholsterers is

imminent.
Much valuable time has been

lost but it is not yet too late so long

as there is some talk of strike. If

this situation continues, the future

of Local 7(5 will be an unstable one

and the task of rebuilding it will

fall on people with strong should-

ers.

The task of the moment requires

that every upholsterer looks to the

safety of hisj union. Its very ex-

istence is being, threatened by a

crew of incompetents. Measures

must be immediately taken to bring

a degree of victory out of the dif-

ficult situation created by the lead-

ership.

calling upon the dye workers to

strike and reinforce their indigna-

tion by throwing mass picket lines

around every} dye plant in New
Jersey. There is more than a jus-

tification for the contention of the

United Silk Workers Club that "the

injunction against the dye workers
is an injunction against the general

strike." Failure to light to the fin-

ish this legalistic attempt to break

the strike will prove disastrous.

Behind the injunction stand the

bristling bayonets of the National

(Juard. The injunction provides

the broadest of avenues to strike-

breakers.

Protest to Judge

Taking the lead in the fight

against the injunction the United

Silk Workers Club has sent the

following letter to Kgan, the Jersey

Chancery judge who issued the in-

junction:

"On behalf of the united Milk

Workers Club of I'alei'son, New
Jersey, we are enclosing herewith

a copy of the current issue of the

Silk Shuttle in order to show you
the position of the Club on your
vicious anli-hiljor injunction and
our determination to do everything

in our power to smash the same.

"The workers of Paterson will

tear (Ids injunction to pieces.

"Yours truly,

"V. ClOKDANO, Secretary"

American labor is beginning to

tine] ils voice.

The lessons of Minneapolis and
Toledd are being (piickly absorbed

and applied by the textile workers.

American textile workers are

adding glorious pages of militancy,

self-sacrifice, solidarity and devo-

tion to the history of the American
labor movement. Out. of the great

textile strike, I he American work-

ing class will come out a head tall-

er; in the heat, of the struggle it

will forge its left wing cadres.

And lhe 1'atersou workers will un-

questionably not only carry on the

militant traditions of their past

struggles but take the lead in the

regeneration of a genuine left wing
for the textile industry.

The activity of the U.S.W.C.

gives every promise that this re-

generation will proceed very rap-

idly in the silk industry.

Thou Shalt

Not Kill*

Drug Clerics Prepare

General Strike

A Sympathizer GO

A Social Worker 1.00

Others

John Delaney (seaman) 50

M. M.. Bronx 2.00

Geo. Cooper, Manhattan 1.00

S. Moroff, Manhattan l.OO

The Geltmarrs, Manhattan 1.00

L. Haidous, Manhattan 1.00

Cornells, Manhattan 1-00

E. J. Cornwlt, Manhattan 50

E. E. C Manhattan 1.00

E. Alby, Bronx 1-00

Pauline Miller, Bronx 1.00

City Subway Worker, B'klyn. 1.00

Edith Sher, Bronx 1.00

A Friend, Youngstown 2.00

A. Wolfe, New Haven 1.00

A Harvard Student 1.00

Monthly Total ¥58.00

Paterson Group Calls

For Violation of

Injunction

Paterson, Sept. 19.—Stormy re-

sell Imen t is sweeping through the

ranks of the dye workers in Pater-

son over the Chancery Court in-

junction restraining the Dyers from

even "talking strike". The senti-

ment for an immediate strike is

manifest and overwhelming. But

the Local officials of the dyers are

stalling. They have announced
that sometime this week they plan

to call a mass meeting for the pur-

pose of "discussing the injunction".

While the officialdom of the Dyers'

Local 1,783, C.T.W. is stalling off

immediate action, hoping against

hope to somehow sidetrack the ir-

resistible urge of the dye workers

to join in the general strike, the

officials of the Associated with Eli

Keller at the head are not even go-

ing through the gestures of exert-

ing pressure to force the issue.

Injunction Is Gallows Noose

Yet to allow the dye plants to

A general strike of all drug

clerks in the Bronx and elsewhere

in Greater New York threatens as

a mass meeting called by the Phar-

macists' Union overwhelmingly re-

jected lhe "'starvation offer*' of the

boss pharmacists, and moved for a

strike call.

The union plans to concentrate

its forces in the Bronx where it is

best organised. Altogether the

newly formed union has enrolled

some 1,000 members, and believes

others will join when they see the

union means business.

The demands of tbo union are

for a 54-hour week with a mini-

mum $35 weekly salary. They also

call for abolition of the split shift

and recognition of the union.

At a meeting with the Pharma-
ceutical Conference, an employers'

organization, the bosses had the

impudence to suggest a $20 a week
minimum with a 60-hour week.

And even on this cut-throat offer,

there was hedging, the Conference

promising only to recommend these

terms to its membership.

The drug clerks form one of the

most exploited branches of labor in

the whole nation. The hoars run

from 75 to 80 hours a week, and
the wages fom $15 to $25—this for

highly t mined, exj>erieiieed and
licensed employes. The split shift

keeps the drug clerk tied to the

shop from early morning until clos-

ing lime at night ; with only a few

hours of freedom during the after-

noon. So-called part time employ-

ment is particularly vicious in the

trade, meaning usually a 40 to 50

to support the Pharmacists Union

in its struggles, and in the event

of strike to stay away from scab

FALL FESTIVAL
Entertainment and Dance Band

SATURDAY EVENING, SEPT. 29

144 Second Aienue, N. V. C.

Admission 15c

Auspices : Communist League and

Spartaeus Youth Club Downtown
Downtown Branch

keep operating is to place the noose ' shops. The Pharmacists Union de-

around the necks of lhe silk work- erves your fullest aid and support,

ei's now on strike. Every silk

worker in Paterson understands

this.

While in other states the attempt

is being made to beat down the re-

sistance of the workers by thugs

and bayonets, the New Jersey boss-

es for the moment are resorting to

the club of the law.

The United Silk Workers Club

has taken the lead in sounding the

alarm against the passivity with

which the strike leadership has

thus far accepted the injunction.

"Smash Injunction''

The current issue of the Silk

Shuttle, organ of the United Silk

Workers Club, advances in its lead-

ing article the slogan: "SMASH
THE INJUNCTION— STRIKE!"
After pointing out that "working
hand in hand with the bosses, the

judges are seeking) to chain the dy-

ers to their vats", the Shuttle in-

sists that "tnere are not enough

jails in New Jersey to hold the

thousands of dyers who have no

other course than to join the gen-

eral strike. That is their duty."

The Shuttle advances among its

demands that the officialdom of the

Associated take the lead in the

light against the injunction by

THOU SHALT NOT KILL—for
less than $25,000 per head. Some
crazy statistician once, for lack of

something else to do, calculated

that the above approximated the

amount spent by the various belli-

gerent powers to have someone
killed between the years 1914-1918.

It is reported that at the height

of tlie Capone movement during the

prohibition era, the price for rub-

bing someone out reached an all

time low of $150. Would that make
the Capone organization 165 times

mere efficient than the various

federal governments? It would

—

except for the profits ; and who
ever heard of a war without PRO-
FITS?

Talking about profits, tiod didn't

neglect the E. I, DuPout de Ne-

mours Co., makers of gunpowder
and poison gases.

As each of the mothers of the len

million who were killed during the

war was receiving her "gold star"

(made of paper), the DuPont com-

pany stockholders were receiving

extra dividends. Orders which

went to the company during the

years KH5-191S totaled $1,245,00(1,

while lhe total dividends paid

during those years reached the fab-

ulous sum of 458 percent of the par

value of the original stock. The

slock Itself increased in value a

total of 374 percent. Translated

so that it means something to yon

— if instead of going to France to

become one of the ten million, you

were able to stay in this country,

and invested $100 in DuPont stock

at tlie outbreak of the war, your

total profits on the $100 would
have been $832.

Capone Can't Take It

This is only part of what this

week's investigation into the arms
racket brought out. Compared to

these munitions makers Al Capone

was a cheap piker. Whenever he

understood to bump somebody off

it never occurred to him to, at the

same time, aproach the victim and

offer to protect him. A bump-off

was a btunp-uEf, and no fanagling.

Not so with these respectable

citizen munition manufacturers.

They would undertake both jobs at

the same time—killing you and pro-

tecting you. If only some of the

boys who are destined to make gold

star mothers in the next war re-

member some of the testimony

when rides are put into their hands,

the statisticians will have a far

easier job, both from the point of

view of numbers killed and from

that of profits made.

Jolinny Goes For a Swim

Perhaps you will be one of the

unlucky many on hoard an army
transport on your way to the Phil-

lipine Islands, when a submarine

suddenly appears and sends a tor-

pedo in your general direction. Be-

fore you go down for the last time

don't forget—"It's all for dear old

Electric Boat Co.; they sold some

of lhe latest designs in death deal-

ing submarines to the 'enemy'."

Maybe you will be one of the

"fortunate few" to get into the avi-

ation service. When you wonder
why you can not shake that Japan-

ese pursuit plane chasing you re-

member that Cur tiss-Wright (isn't

that the name of the company that

made the motor of the plane that

you are flying?) sold its best planes

and patents not only to the Amer-
ican jjovernment but to the Tokio

one as well, and can one Curtiss-

Wriglit out fly another?

Are Tomatoes Cheaper?

But, if yon are one of the lucky

ones to stay at home (flat feet or

a politician friend or something of

a similar nature) and are enough

of an engine expert to recognize

one hum from another, you will

certainly be entranced by the fam-

iliar hum of the huge bomber
dropping tomatoes in your grand-

mother's back yard—correct again,

you guessed it, the darn thing was

hour week at $10 and $15 wages. built right here in the peaceful

We call upon all friends of labor
j
state of Connecticut.

Every deck, however, must have
ils joker, and the joker in this bus-

iness of shipping corpses on futures

from one country to another is

—

that the government is against it.

They are agjn it, and its down in

black and white—as a matter of

fact they have been agin it since

1921. It's even in the Versailles

Treaty, and every other year the

government sends out a mimeo-

sraphed copy of its form letter

telling the boys that, "We are agin

it".

Some wise sage once said, "War
is a/ serious business '." So it Is,

and that is why the United States

government is so much concerned

with the question of who is getting

the benefits of the money spent in

the research laboratories of the

war and navy departments. The
present administration knows its

task far better than did some of

the previous ones, who's only pur-

pose was to help out the boys. To-

day Washington can see beyond the

immediate pocketbook. No Hard-
ing gang or Mellon crowd occupy
preferred lists. "Capitalism as a

whole" is the first title on Roose-

velt's preferred list, and American
capitalism demands that airplanes

designed and built in the United

States not be sent abroad to coun-

tries that may send them back
loaded with bombs and machine
gun bullets.
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Relief

The problem of relief o£ the un-

employed has assumed catastrophic

proportions in the United States,

proportions that threaten to un-

dermine the entire system of capi-

talism. So long as the workers,

through the system of capitalist ex-

ploitation, "support" the capital-

ists, the system can continue and
maintain itself. But when the sys-

tem has to "support" large masses

of workers for any appreciable per-

iod it begins to become untenable

as a mode of production and begins

to undergo transformation leading

to a new mode of production. That
new mode, the system of Commu-
nism, must be ushered into being

by the working class in the course

of the class struggle, an important

phase of which involves the fight

for relief.

In June of this year there were

Hi million persons on the relief

rolls—13% of the entire popula-

tion. Aside from individuals there

were 3,830,000 lamilies on relief in

July and this number is steadily

increasing so that; it is estimated

that the number will be 5 million

in February, 1935. It is generally

acknowledged that of the 37 million

who work for wages and salaries,

no less than 10 million are unem-
ployed. In addition to this there

ait a large number of the 11 mil-

lion who usually work for them-

selves, many of them farmers, who
are also unable lo support them-
selves. Thus Bohn states in the

New York Post that there are 40,-

000 families out of a total of 80,-

000 on relief in the agricultural

state of South Dakota. The youth

from It) to 25 who are neither at

work nor at school, a good many
of whom are not shown in any of

the statistics, number some seven

million. Small cause for wonder
(hat the capitalists are alarmed at

the thought that the vast reserve

army of unemployed may establish

their right to relief as a matter of

course, as a part of tile duty of the

capitalist state, not a mere matter

of charity.
• * •

Tlie Constitution and the NRA
Constitution day has been made

the occasion of a concerted attack

by the outright capitalist reaction-

aries o:i the "liberal" Itoosevelt

and his NRA.
Bainbridge Colby, former Secre-

tary of State, comes to the rescue

of the sadly buffeted Constitution.

"It is a gross calumny afjainst the

Constitution to represent it only as

the protector of property." Of

course it is not Roosevelt, as Colby

would have us believe, who thinks

of the Constitution in such sacri-

legious fashion. The NBA is de-

signed to save the Constitution and

the capitalist property system em-
bodied in it, but by bringing the

ancient document a bit up to date.

Colby goes on, "Men high in the

government speak of it as only a
liberty to oppress or exploit and

ask if there is not an overlooked

liberty, the liberty to live and to

work and lo eat. This is a rather

low type of political charlatanism.

(Now, now, Bainbridge!)—The un-

employed of the moment (after all

five years is historically even less

than a moment) and other victims

of the depression are not victims

of the Constitution."

Quite so, they are victims of the

system of capitalism whose Incep-

tion from the point of view of po-

litical state power can be traced

back to the coup d'etat carried

through by the wealthy mercantile

forerunners of the capitalists, and

given state form in the Constitu-

tion. That document was clearly

intended to do nothing: other than

to protect private property, parti-

cularly against the will of the ma-
jority. Its liberty was and is the

liberty of the ruling capitalist class

to exploit the" working class. The
only liberty possessed by the work-

er is the right to work or to starve

at his own expense when he can-

not.

And ft is perfectly in line with

this "eternal" usage for Dr. Ger-

steniierg, former professor of fin-

ance at New York University to

say before the Controllers* Insti-

tute of America, "Any person who
draws a cent from the government

in relief should not be permitted, to

vote. We should say to him: 'Xnu

are our servant, and we shall make
the rules.'

"

Our answer to these vile prosti-

tutes of capitalism is: Messrs., jou

have made the rules long enough;

you have forced us overlong to ex-

ist in a form of society rotten and

corrupt and decaying in every limb.

Our rules will be entirely different

from yours. Our Constitution will

embody the rule of the working

class, the Dictatorship of the Pro-

letariat through Soviets, and not

the Dictatorship of the Capitalists

established by your Constitution.

—JACK WEBER

OPEN FORUM
THE GREAT TEXTILE STRIKE

Speaker

:

JOHN G. WRIGHT
Sunday, Sept. 23, at 8 PJ*.

144 Second Avenue, K. Y. C.

Questions and Discussion.

Admission Free

Auspices: Downtown Branch
Communist League of America
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QUESTION BOX

J*

H. E. F, SPRINGFIELD, 111.—

Question: What is the basis for the split among
the capitalists on the question of inflation?

Answer: In the first place the demand for "cheap"
money usually comes from the rural sections, where
the small farmer, usually heavily mortgaged, expects

that an inflation will make It easier for him to pay
his debts. For illustration let ua assume a farmer
whose farm is worked only by himself and his fam-
ily. Interest at 6% on his $7,000 mortgage is $420,
taxes are $210 a year, so that his annual debt is

$030. For goods bought from the city he must pay
$400. He sells his annual crop for $900 which leaves

him $500 with which to pay interest and taxes, so

that he is In the red $120 each year and faces losing

his farm in a few years.

If we assume an inflation which raises the price

of farm products 40% and the price of city-made
goods 50%, the farmer would then get $1,280 for his

crop out of which purchases from the city would
take $600, leaving him $«uO for interest and taxes.

Even if his taxes were raised to $240 a year, he is

still able to pay his debts.

This is the underlying idea back of the farmers'

demand for inflation and the basis for the "silver"

and "greenback" advocates. The various factors,

however, may so operate that the farmer will be as

badly oft as before. The prices of city-made products
may rise much higher in proportion than is indicated

In the foregoing example and overproduction of farm
produuts may so depress their prices that the gain

from Inflation may be wiped out, despite the fact

that the farmer would be even worse off under these

circumstances than tf the inflation had not taken place.

That capital which is sunk Into farm mortgages
or other sources of fixed money Income stands to

lose by inflation. The owner of the capital receives

aa many dollars as before but whether this is used

for expansion of capital or for personal consump-
tion, It can purchase fewer commodities beeanae ol

the higher prices.

The worker, unless he fights for, and gets, a pro-

portional pay increase, Is the worst sufferer from an
Inflation, and his loss is the gain of capital sunk
into industry, whfch pockets the decline in the

workers' REAL wages. This waf(e cut also places

the capitalists In a better competitive position on the

world market.

In modern Imperialist society, where the owners

of the farm mortgage and the factory are the banks,

the conflict among the latter ove* inflation reduces

Itself to whether or not they stand to gain more,

economically and politically, through the cut In the

workers' wages, than they pass out to the farmer as

a subsidy.

• • •

HENRY BLOOMBERG, Brooklyn—

Question: What Is the truth about the following?:

The Stalinists say that the "Trotskylsts" lie when
they state that the C.P. called the A. F. of L. a

fascist organization, whereas the C. P. said that the

leaders are fascists.

Answer: On several occasions recently the "Ques-

tion Box" (see Militant of August 4, 1934) has given

the official Stalinist quotations and the word organ-

lifttion and not leaders whs used.

However that may be, the Stalinists are only step-

ping from the frying pan into the fire. Bill Green

and his Ilk are NOT fascists. The prime purpose of

fascism Is the annihilation of the democratic insti-

tutions of the working class, of which the trades

unions are by no means of least importance. II the

A. F. of L. were to cease to exist, so would the salar-

ies, sinecures, etc. of all the Bill Greens, and so

would cease their right to sit at the same dinner

table with the capitalists. Why should such people

stand; for fascism which, for them, means political

suicide?

The appellation which hest applies to these indi-

viduals is that of Daniel De Leon: "The Labor Lieu-

tenants of the Capitalist Class."

• • •

PROF. W., Boston—

Question: How can you Communists speak of the

"revolutionary working class" when ft Is obvious

that 99% of the American workers support the cap-

italist parties?

Answer! The capitalist press usually puts this af-

firmatively as rollows: The workers are not revolu-

tionary ; all they want Is more wages, shorter hours,

ettt. This Is of course either a naivite or a "subtle"

Wit ring of the truth.

It is precisely because it must defend Its material

interests that a class may be forced to act in a revo-

lutionary manner, whether or not it Is conscious of

the fact. Cromwell's Puritans fought for the right

to pray In their own manner; the French Revolution

was fought in the name of 'Liberty, Equality, and

Fraternity." Nowhere in the English or French

bourgeois revolutions was there inscribed on the

banners: We are flghtfng so that the privilege of

exploiting the masses shall be transferred from the

feudal lords to the bourgeoisie, which Is the revolu-

tionary task of the day. After February 1917 large

sections of the Russian peasantry were swearing that

they would kill any Bolsheviks they got their hands

on, at the same time that they were seizing! the land.

The Bolsheviks later gave consciousness to these

acts. The Italian proletariat seized the factories

some fourteen years ago but because their acts were

not given consciousness, i.e. there was no revolution-

ary Communist Party at their head, they are now

prostrate under the heel of fascism.

The modern industrial proletariat has absolutely

no stake in the maintenance of present day capitalist

society; their material needs require a revolutionary

social transformation and they have been prepared

by history to effect such a transformation. It is in

this sense that we speak of them as revolutionary.

The ideological superstructure lags behind its ma-

terial base, and it Is essentially to close this gap

that a revolutionary Communist Party Is needed.

• • *

J. R, BRYAN, Ohio—As the Militant has already

noted, we are having our National Convention in a

few weeks, on the agenda of which is the Negro

question, which is now under discussion. It la. ob-

vious that within the limits of this column, the sub-

ject could hardly be adequately treated. Unless you

Insist otherwise, therefore, It would he preferable

that you get your answer officially and' fully from

the adopted theses which will be published in the

not too distant future. At any rate the best you

could gfet at present is the personal opinion of this

editor.

• * •

EDITOR'S NOTE : It would be greatly appreciated

by the "Question Box" editor if comrades, upon re-

ceiving answers through this column, would inform

ns in a brief note whether or not such answers satis-

factorily clear up the points In question, or give the

desired Information. We have no other way of

knowing whether or not the column is fulfilling its

desired1 mission. All suggestions for Improvement

are welcome, and will be acknowledged.

The Rise and Fall of a

Gangster-Journalist
By Mid-Western Correspondent
On September 6, in Minneapolis,

Howard Guilford was shot and
killed by unknown assailants while
driving home from downtown. This
man's activities, his connections

with the underworld and with the

employers, has a significance for

all workers.

Guilford had been In the publish-

ing field for over twenty years,

getting out blackmail and scandal

sheets for the tit tHating delectation

of his wealthy readers and for the

benefit of his pocketbook. His pa-
pers were never of a "popular" na-

ture. He dabbled in politics, in

1918 being defeated in his candi-

dacy foil' mayor. He had connec-

tions with the underworld ; for a

while things would go along nicely

between Guilford and local gam-
bling Interests. Then Guilford

would be "cut" out, and an ex-

iwsure of cominerealized gambling
in the Twin Cities would appear In

his paper. In 1927 Guilford was
attacked and wounded by gunmen
of the underworld. At another
time this man dabbled In local the-

atricals, being a partner of Bain-
bridge, present mayor of Minnea-
polis. At no time in his life has

he ever been known to do a socially

productive lilt of work. In short,

Guilford is u quite common type of

parasite, a 100% American, a man
always for sale to the highest bid-

der ; absolutely conscienceless, me-
diocre, cruel.

His latest publishing venture was
a weekly paper, the Saturday
Press. It was this paper that the

Citizen's Alliance used during the

Local 574 strikes to spew out tbeir

hatred against the militant Min-
neapolis workers, and to express

their Black Hundred desires.

Tool of Citizen's Alliance

Local D74 was aware that Gull-

i'ord was speaking over the air as

a representative of the Citizen's

Alliance, attacking the strikers in

the most vicious ways Imaginable.

Local 574 was aware that the col-

umns of Guilford's paper were
Oiled with the frantic Insane fear

and hatred which the employers of

Minneapolis feel for the class-con-

scious workers ; a hatred which
fhey think It advisable not to show
In their other papers, the Journal,

Tribune and Star.

But it is one thing to be aware
of the connections between the em-
ployers and one of their tools, and
another to have definite proof. So It

was with satisfaction that Minnea-

polis workers read that the follow-

ing tetter was found among Guil-

ford's effect. Tills letter is signed

by none other than Joseph Cochran,

the notorious chairman of the "Em-
ployers' Advisory Committee", so

active in the last strike. The let-

ter was addressed to citizens of the

state, and reads as follows

:

"A statewide campaign of edu-

cation In the matter of economic
disturbances of the past few
months, their cause, their effect

and their cure is most urufsutly

needed.
"Howard Guilford, Twin City

journalist and radio speaker, lias

volunteered to lead such a move-
ment, working in co-operation with
all agencies now trying to restore

conditions to normalcy and elimi-

nate the regrettable spirit of class

hatred which is being propagated
in Minneapolis. The iihility of Mr.
Guilford to secure results in bis

.campaign will not be doubted by
those acquainted witii him, provid-

ed the necessary support is extend-

ed by business men and public spir-

ited citizens interested in the fu-

ture of the state."

This letter reeks with the hypo-
crisy, the statesmanlike diction of

the boss class.

Since July 1, Guilford was mull-

ing out a "political news service"

to 400 country weeklies throughout
the state, all these articles contain-

ing the most scurrilous attacks, not

only upon the working class but

upon every libera! sentiment. A
Goebbels could not have conceived

any filthier propaganda. Especially

criticized in Guilford's "news ser-

vice" were the Communists—and
Governor Olson, an old political

enemy of Guilford's.

I shall reproduce a few para-

graphs from issues of the Saturday
Press published during the strike,

to give readers an idea of boss-

journalism at its most brazen ex-

treme. Readers of the Chicago
Tribune, the Los Angeles Times,
etc., will recognize the style.

Guilford's Bile

Reading in the issue of August
11:

"In this city a dozen lousy, moth-
eaten, brainless wonders who yowl
atiainst and urge the overthrow ot

our government and the adoption

of proletarian rule—communism

—

have forced more than live thou-

sand workers to stand idle while

ruffians and communists dot and
raise hell. A handful of woev li-

braIned burros, who haven't the

intelligence of a mud turtle but

have the vocal organs of a caliope

and the courage of coyotes, have

cost the workers and common peo-

ple of this city a million dollars In

lost wages within the last ninety

days."

In this same issue, the Press

whoops it up for the vigilantes. It

is significant that, try as it could,

the Citizens Alliance was totally

unable to form such nn organiza-

tion during the last strike. The
memory of the Battle of Deputy
Run in the Market district the last

Tuesday of the May strike is too

firmly implanted in the son Is of the

"better element".

Featured on the front page of

the Press for Anff. 11 is a letter

from the United Vigilantes of Am-
erica.

Greetings from Fellow*-Murderers

"As the Director of Investiga-

tions of the Vigilantes of Californ-

ia, a subsidiary of the United Vig-

ilantes of America, I want to again

congratulate your Saturday Press

for the splendid way in which you

denounced the nn-Americans, in ft

recent issue of your splendid publi-

Manifesto of Work
Party ol* Canada

er*s

(continued from last issuej

(Continued en Page 4)

For the Fourth International!

But while the general crisis of

capitali^.i: has created ail the nec-

essary objective conditions on a

world scale for the successful

struggle for Socialism, the Interna-

tional working class movement has
itself been passing through a deep-

going crisis. Time after time rev-

olutionary opportunities have been

lost, and capitalism has "stabil-

ized" itself owing to the absence

or failure of a party of the working
class capable of giving leadership.

The International of the Social

Democracy crumpled up in 1914 as

a progressive factor in the working
class when its national parts placed

themselves openly in the service of

their respective waning national

bourgeoisies. From that time on-

ward it became, not a working
class party, but a bourgeois labor

party and the most substantial

bujtress of a collapsing capitalist

order. It ceased to offer the possi-

bilities of reform and became an

objective obstacle In the path of

the proletariat. For that reason

tile advanced Marxian wing broke

from it and raised the banner of

the Third International. In 1933-

1934, the Second International, its

most important wings at any rate

(the conservative German Social

Democracy in 1933 and the "radi-

cal" Austrian Social Democracy in

1934) was annihilated as an OR-
GANIZATIONAL factor. In 1914

and 1918-1921, the Social Demo-
cracy proved its inherent incapaci-

ty to defend the socialist interests

of the proletariat. In 1933-1934

the Social Democracy proved' its

equally inherent incapacity to de-

fend even the "bourgeois" demo-
cratic interests of the proletariat.

The bourgeoisie, resorting to the

Fascist solution because it could no
longer solve its problems with the

aid of the Social Democratic phy-

sician, exterminated the latter

without mercy or gratitude.

The Third International was
built up on the ruins of the Second.

In the first years of its existence

it was the rallying ground of all

the progressive and revolutionary

forces in the ranks of the proleta-

riat and all other oppressed toil-

ers. In the second, Stalinist period,

U experienced an almost uninter-

rupted decline under the banner of

bureaucratic Ceiitrism. Corrupted

by the poisonous theory of "social-

ism in one country", the Third In-

ternational gradually ceased to be

the directing staff of international

revolution. By virtue of this na-

tionalistic theory, the harmony of

interest between the- preservation

of the Soviet fatherland and the

advancement of the world revolu-

tion, was replaced by the conflict

of interests between the world rev-

olution and the Soviet bureaucracy

dominating the Republic and the

International. The theory of na-

tional socialism in which was im-

plicit from the very beginning the

August 4th of the Comintern, dis-

tilled for the world proletariat

—

the Russian included—one defeat

WORLD OF LABOR

atter another, prostrating the revo-

lutionary movement abroad and
undermining the proletarian dic-

tatorship in the Soviet Union. To
this theory can be traced not mere-

ly the bureaucratic degeneration of

the International, but the defeat

of the English proletariat in 1926,

the collapse of Polish Communism
at the time of the Filsudski coup
d'etat in the same year, the fright-

ful mangling of the Chinese work-

ing class and peasantry by the Kuo
Min Tang in 1927, the topping off of

the revolutionary wing (Bolshevik-

Leninists) from the Soviet Union
Party in the same year. Turning
its back upon the world revolution

in which it lost faith, in order to

pursue the illusion of u national

utopia in the Soviet Union, the

Stalinist Bureaucracy ended by a

treacherous desertion of the Ger-

man proletariat which resulted in

delivering it, unarmed- and unpre-

pared, into the hands of Hitlerism.

The German defeat for which Stal-

inism bears Joint responsibility

with Social Democracy, is that last

drop which precipitated the final

collapse of the Third international

and removed it from all possibili-

ties of reform Just as definitely as

was the case with the Social Demo-
cracy twenty years earlier.

In breaking with the Stalinist

International, we continue our tight

for the revolutionary theories of

Marx, Engels, Lenin and Trotsky

whlcli were the foundation stones

of the Communist International.

To continue the struggle for revo-

lutionary Marxism today can mean
only one thing : to build a Fourth
International, a new Communist
International, and new Communist
Parties in every country in the

world.

The Crisis in Canada awl the

Workers' Party

The crisis in Canada has thrown

into sharp relief the deep-seated

contradictions and antagonisms in

the class-structure of capitalist so-

ciety. At one pole we find grow-

ing centralization and concentra-

tion of wealth and capital, giant

monopolist banks and industrial

corporations ( finance-capital) , fa-

bulous profits, luxurious living; at

the other pole—increasing misery

and insecurity of the masses, mer-

ciless wage-cutting, over a million

unemployed, foreclosures and evic-

tions, inhuman exploitation of wo-

men and youth, violation of legal

minimum scales, inadequate relief

pittance, and absence of social in-

surance Fearing radicalizatlon of

the masses, the capitalist slate sets
^™ -—'

in motion all its machinery of re-

VOt.Mi LENINISTS OF FRANCE TAKE
DECISIVE STEP

(The full text of the resolution adopted by the

Young Leninists of France, the counterpart of the

Spartacus Youth League of America, on the next
step to lie taken by their organization is printed

below. To some it will appear as a departure from
our traditional position in this resolution. The de-

cision contained therein, to join the Socialist youth
of France shouid not come us a surprise to any of

our membtrs or sympathizers. The Militant has time
and time again stressed the momentous importance
of the events now transpiring in France. As In

Germany the question of Fascism or proletarian rev-

olution is posed with razor-like sharpness. Of vital

necessity, there, is a vanguard, a new Communist
party, to guide the working class in its moment of

decisive action. Because our organization is small
and weak despite its correct policies and slogans, it

Is Isolated from the musses and is thereby ineffec-

tive. The united front between the Communist and
Socialist parties, which has remained in the leading

strings of the bureaucrats of both parties has not

set the proletariat, into action against Fascism but

It has further isolated our small group In France,

The entry of the Leninist Youth in France—that la

the only country wiiert such a step has been decided

upon—has us its purpose the welding of the revolu-

tionary vanguard of the working class youth with

the leftward moving young socialists and together

with them build the new party on the solid founda-

tions of Marxism and Leninism. As will be noted

in the document, not a principle, not an idea, not a
line of the Fourth International fs renounced, re-

vised or compromised by the Y'oung Leninists in tak-

ing this step. They do it with their eyes open, their

banner flying and in the Interests of the revolution-

ary youth. —Ed. Note)
* • •

The defeat of the German proletariat has posed the

task of regrouping the revolutionary faction of the

proletariat into new parties. Especially the necess-

ity of winning the young workers to the cause of rev-

olutionary Marxism requires that an International of

the youth in flit; spirit of Liebknecht be rebuilt

against the impotent and bankrupt bureaucrats of the

Young Socialist and Young Communist Internation-

als.

The development of the political situation In

France has not only confirmed the fundamental line

adopted by the International Communist League but

demands that it build the vanguard party powerful

enough to play a decisive ri>le as soon as possible.

Since February 6th a pre-bonapartist regime emerged
which has been balancing itself between hostile

classes. .Without excluding a reactionary stabiliza-

tion of the crisis in France, the moat probable per-

spective, the one upon which It is necessary to base

activity, is an intensification of the class struggle

and the development of a number of sharp crises will

pose the question of power and lead either to the

victory of the p"oletarian revolution or to the victory

of Fascism.

The program of action of the Ligue and >he youth,

the creation of a worker's militia, the workers' alli-

ances, workers' control of production, the arming of

tile proletariat, Wf. was predicated on this short per-

spective. This sl(ij.ian. more timeiy than ever, must
penetrate into the masses. Our tactic should aim
towards swinging ihe masses into action on the basis

pressiou. The criminal Code out-

laws working-class political pur-

ties. Freedom of speech, assemblage

and other civil liberties are tramp-

led underfoot, the workers' press

is subjected to censorship, militant

workers are jailed or deported. Un-

der pressure of the crisis, however,

the masses move to the left, even

though their discontent* with capi-

talism still rinds its outlet in the

channels of social reformism.

Continued in tbe next Issue

fT-

The History of the Frisco General Strike

.By JIM OSBORN and DICK ETTHNGEK-

The San Francisco Waterfront

and General Strike is now history.

Such a tremendous struggle involv-

ing as it did almost a hundred
thousand workers demands a de-

tailed analysis in order to clearly

bring out the lessons of the strike

and the steps to be taken in the

development of future struggles of

the labor movement in this city.

This In the main Is the purpose of

this article.

The background of the conflict Is

to be found in the conditions that

prevailed on the waterfront from

1922 until the latter part of 1933.

During this period the longshore-

men had been working under the

Blue Book or Company Union. The
men were forced to pay dues In the

Blue Book Union in order to hold

a job on the waterfront. In thiB

company union they were subject

to all of the deplorable conditions

possible In their craft. Such as

having to report every morning

and stand on the Embarcadero
waiting to be called. Even when
hey were hired and instructed to

report at the dock for work, they

would have to wait for hours, day
or night, for ships to come in

without receiving any pay until

they went to work.

The Blacklist

Those men who most willingly

accepted thesS conditions and did

By January 1934 approximately

90% of the stevedores of the West

Coast were carrying cards in the

LL.A.

The Communist Party had for

some time been trying to organize

the workers on the waterfront in

the Marine Workers Industrial Un-

ion without success. Their failure

forced them to abandon this plan

as far as the longshoremen were

concerned, and Instead they in-

structed their members to join the

I.L.A. and' build within that organ-

isation a militant left wing.

In February 19S4 a West coast

convention of the I.L.A. was called

for the purpose of formulating de-

mands and making preparations

for a strike.

It was decided at this Conven-

tion that the scale of wages should

be $1.00 per hour and $1.50 per

hour for overtime, that the 30 hour

week should he put into effect, and

that the I.L.A. should have control

of the hiring halls. It was also

decided that the I.L.A. was opposed

to any arbitration of these de-

mands. The convention also went

on record in favor of a coast-wide

agreement and the formation of a

water front federation consisting

of all maritime workers. While

the so-called left wing was able to

secure a majority for the adoption

of the demands to l>e presented to

^J^J°^JS^-Z.?^! «* employers, the conservative ele-

ments secured control organization-

ally and elected the majority of thenaturally the favorites and received

the bulk of the work, while those

who protested were quickly black-

listed1

.

When Section 7A of the NRA
went into effect organization again

developed on the front. This new
organization was formed within the

framework ot the International

Longehoremens Association. Active

In this unionization campaign were

various elements. A few members
of the Proletarian Party, members
of the Communist Party and other

militants as well as many conserv-

ative longshoremen. A conserva-

tive by the name of Holman was
elected President of the San Fran-

cisco local of the new organization.

members to the coast executive

board.

These demands were presented

to the ship owners at a meeting of

ship owners, the I.L.A. and the

Regional Labor Board on March 5.

1934. The owners turned down all

of the demands and publicly ac-

cused the LL.A. of being dominat-

ed by "a hunch of reds", and also

that the officials of the. I.L.A. did

not represent the men.

Majority for Strike

After their demands were turned

down a strike vote was taken by

the I.L.A. in all coast ports result-

ing in an overwhelming majority

in favor of the strike. The strike

date was set for March 23. A tele-

gram was received from President

lioosevelt on March 22, asking that

the strike be postponed and that

new negotiations be entered into.

William Lewis, district president

of the I.L.A., on his own authority

issued a statement saying that the

strike had beeu called off. His ac-

tion was later endorsed by the Ex-
ecutive Committee, but there was
strong criticism of Lewis by many
of the rank and tile, although some

of the conservatives did support

him, stating that "we must give

the President an opportunity to

settle our demands". If the left

elements had attempted to force

the issue of a strike at this time,

there would have beeu grave dan-

ger of a split.

Negotiations were carried on

during April without any progress

being made. The waterfront em-

ployers refused to make any con-

cessions although many meetings

were held. Practically all elements

in the I.L.A. were convinced by

the first of May that a strike was
inevitable. Negotiations were brok-

en oft and a strike called, effective

on May 9.

Ryan's Maneuvers
Again efforts were made to call

off the strike, this time openly by

Hyan, international president of the

I.L.A. The longshoremen of Seattle

were at first Influenced by these

actions but on hearing of the ac-

tion of the San Francisco local

they also joined the strike.

The teamsters who are the key

craft in any waterfront struggle,

at first took no action, but the IX.

A. pickets were constantly working

to get them to refuse to handle any

scab cargo. These efforts were

very successful and the Teamsters

Union, over-riding the wishes of

their reactionary officials, over-

whelmingly voted not to han6 any

cargo to and from the docks.

A few days after the I.L.A. strike

began, the seamen were called upon

to strike by the Marine Workers
Industrial Union, and the greater

portion of them left the ships as

fast as they came into port. The
International Seamen's Union had

been a union in name only for a

number of years as the seamen

were almost wholly unorganized

prior to the strike. Nevertheless,

the vast majority of the striking

seamen joined the I.S.U. during the

strike. The seamen's wages had

been reduced from $90.00 in 1021

to an average of $40.00 per mouth,

but at first their walkout was a

sympathetic one with the long-

shoremen. Later, however, they for-

mulated their own demands includ-

ing recognition of their
1 union.

In their walkout they were joined

by firemen and oilers, the cooks and

stewards, the Marine Engineers

and the Master Mates and Pilots.

Workers Support Marin© Strike

From the very beginning the

rank and file of the San Francisco

labor movement supported the

marine workers' strike. So over-

whelming was this support that

the bureaucrats of the San Fran-

cisco labor movement) were forced

to issue an appeal to all unions for

support. Thousands of dollars

were contributed to the support of

the waterfront strikers.

The strike committee of the I.

L.A. did not effectively capitalize

on this support. They should have

sent speakers to all the unions,

both with the idea of getting funds

and propagating the Idea of a gen-

eral strike. If such a polity had

been carried out it would have been

possible to organize left elements

within the various unions of the

San Francisco tabor movement

around the idea of a general strike

thereby placing the bureaucracy In

a position where they could not

liave so easily kept the complete

leadership under their control when

they were forced to call the general

strike.

Another mistake made at this

period of the strike waa that the

strike committees of the various

unions met separately which pre-

vented effective coordination of

picket in&; and other important

strike activities.

(To Be Continued)

Towards this end it is necessary to work for the

creation of a party and fl youth organization unfet-

tered by reformism, centrism and Stalinism. When tbe

Communist party is beginning to justify in advance
its "conditional" participation in national defense, It

becomes clear that only a party which holds aloft the

banner of internationalism and revolutionary de-

featism can stand the test in an imperialist war.

But correct Ideas alone do not suffice for the con-

stitution of such a party. Despite the successes of

the Leninist Youth and the rcdiatiou of our Bolshe-

vik-Leninist ideas, our organization Is too weak to

guide the experience of t le masses, as an independent

organization in the short period of time before as.

Our organic weakness will cause us to remain mere
advisers" to the existing parties.

It is in tbes conditions that we see a powerful

movement towards organic unity. This marks tko

ideological reaction which has taken place since

noted the ferment in the working masses and the rl-

ed this out a year ago. In these conditions, having
Tours(1920). But the reaction has ended. We point-

sings which will follow,regrouping of all workers,

currents into one movement with a democratic re-

gime can constitute a very progressive factor for the

evolution of large proletarian sections. Especially

we, the youth, should stand shoulder to shoulder and
learn collectively in the struggle against Fascism.

Our task is not to cast judgment like higb-and-

mighty professors hut to go through the same ex-

perience with the working youth and then with them
to find the path to the real revolutionary youth or-

ganization on the bases ot Marxism and Leninism.

That is why the Young Leninists approve the slogan

of the Central Committee: ''One revolutionary youth

organization."

As partisans of the creation of a new revolutionary

youth international, we believe that a step) in tbU
direction is the break in the Y.S.I, with the bloc of

patriots and reformists (Holland, etc.). The first

taski is to solidify all the left socialist youth who
orient towards Marxism (Belg lira, Spain, France,

etc.) and to clarlly the vital problems of the young

workers.

In France the problem is particularly sharp be-

aause of the rapidity with which they are orienting

themselves towards decisive measures. Our pta.ee,

today, is In the vanguard of the working class youth

whd will light In the united youth organization of

tomorrow ; In the Communist youth il it gives us the

right to defend our own opinions in its ranks; In the

Socialist youth especially, where more and more Im-

portant sections of militants are breaking with re-

formism and finding the road to Marxism. In order

to assist the left in its evolution towards Leninism,

In order to spread our slogans, and to pass rapidly

over to action, in order to work for the united Youth

organization of tomorrow, circumstances compel ug

today to join the Young Socialists.

The Young Leninists are not making a maneuver

nor do they want any deals. Bach unit of the Young

Leninists will join the corresponding section of the

Young Socialists.

Respectful of discipline the Young Leninists de-

mand for themselves only the riglits and duties ot

every member of tbe organization, among others the

right to defend their conceptions within the frame-

work of proletarian democracy and discipline.

The Young Leninists will enter the Young Social-

ists without hiding their banner, without surrendtr-

ing any of their principles. These principles are th*

ones which made the victorious Russian Revolution.

The world revolution will be made by them. We are

fully confident that our ideas will find their war
into the masses, permitting thus the effective strug-

gle against the common enemies of the youth and

the working class: capitalism and the fascist butch-

era.
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American Workers Party

Sends Letter on Unity

(Ed. Note^-We print below the

Iett*r of the American Workers

Party od the question of fusion

with the Communist League. In

next week's MILITANT the reply

of the National Committee of the

Communist League will appear.

» » •

September 18, 1934

National Committee,

c/o Arne Swabeck,

Communist League of America,

144 Second Avenue,

New York City.

Dear Comrades:

Both your organization and purs

have declared for the formation of

a new revolutionary party of the

worker* and for a new interna-

tional as soon as conditions permit

actual organizing efforts. .We have

all been wording to this end during

the past months. As a part of this

work, several conferences have been

held between committees of the

American Workers Party and the

Communist league of America. At

these meetings the programmatic

statement of the A.W.P. and cer-

tain phases of the program of the

C.L.A. have been discussed in a

Irank and comradely spirit.

We believe sufficient headway

has been made in these meetings to

make it necessary for both of us

Anally to clarify the relation be-

tween our organizations and, if we

are in essential agreement on fun-

damentals, to take concrete steps

toward the accomplishment of or-

ganic unity. Tour letter dated

September 7 reached us toward the

end of the Pittsburgh session of the

P.O.C., after an exhaustive analy-

sis! of the general situation in the

country and in the movement, and

ol the problem of unity before ua.

had been completed. We were glad

to discover that you too arrived at

the conclusion that discussion of

organizational merger is the logical

consequence of our earlier Joint

meetings.

You state in your letter that the

revised edition of the Draft Pro-

gram of the A.W.P. has conle to

your hand. This new edition was

written after the conclusion of the

discussions on program held be-

tween the committees of our re-

spective organizations and with

the content of the discussions in

mind. It is our opinion that in all

fundamental respects the revised

program of the A.W.P. correctly

states the position of the revolu-

tionary party of the workers which

we want to build.

Since the question of program is

paramount and primary in the

formation of the new party, we

wish to learn from you, at the ear-

liest date possible, whether you

are prepared to accept this Draft

Program as a working basis for

the program of the new party.

Should there he any question on

your part as to certain ; formula-

tions will you please include in

your reply the versions which you

choose to propose or sections which

you wish to add, so that we may
give them proper consideration?

Our program contains criticism,

in some detail, of the principles

and the activities of the Commu-
nist Party and' the C. I. We hold

that such criticism must be made
and that a thorough critical analy-

sis of all the revolutionary parties

in the field is an indispensable part

of the preparatory work in the

building of the new party. How-
ever, we must take care that our

criticism of C.I. and C.P. policies

not only is not, hut is free from

any appearance of being, an attack

upon the Soviet Union. We are

sure that you will agree with us

that the defense of the workers'

fatherland to which so many have

given lip-service is a major task of

the new party ; that in the light of

the world situation such defense, as

well as counteraction of the disas-

trous policies of the Communist
International, can only be weak-

ened by any attempt to build a new
party within the S. U.; asd that

these ends can be most rapidly and

effectively achieved by the building

of powerful revolutionary parties

In the major capitalist nations and

of the new Intersational. The es-

tablishment of an actually func-

tioning workers' government in

Russia, and the unbroken existence

of the Soviet! Union during these

years of capitalist reaction and

disintegration everywhere else,

constitute an inspiring contribu-

tion to the world revolutionary

movement. While the rise of the

fascist powers in the west and the

aggressive imperialism of Japan in

the east may be taken as specific

arguments in favor of careful state-

ment in any criticism of the S. U-,

the fundamental solidarity of all

revolutionary workers with the

Russian Revolution Is of basic sig-

nificance. This is the paramount

reason why a legitimate critical an-

alysis of policies and attitudes

should not be permitted to drift in-

to a virtual attack. Tbis utmost

care In handling all matters con-

cerning the S. U. Is of cardinal im-

portance to our task of building a

revolutionary consciousness among

the workers in our country as well

as in all other lands. We think It

Is important to emphasize this

polrit because, however justified C.

D.A, criticisms of certain policies

of the S.U. may have been, they

save stood out in the public mind

NO RECOVERY HERE
By PAUL SCHWALBE

as the expression of an antagonis-

tic attitude toward the S. U. It

would be a great handicap in our

efforts to build the new revolution-

ary party if we failed to clear up

this point from the outset.

In the event of a favorable reply

from you on the question of pro-

gram, we are prepared to take im-

mediate Steps to bring about organ-

ic unity. This would mean, in the

last analysis and as we understand

it, the merger of the two organiza-

tions, the C.L.A. and the A.W.P.,

members of either organization

ceasing to have any connection with

any other political organization,

national or international, save such

as may be determined by the party

to be formed1 as part of the effort

to hulld the new international, aud

ceasing to issue -or to participate

in issuing any political organ save

those sanctioned by the new party.

We shall be ready to suggest a plan

for accomplishing the merger and

to consider any plan which you

may wish to offer.

It is important that in seeking

to bring about the organic unity we
should go about it in such a man-

ner as to make unity uot only

possible but likewise enduring. We
specifically refer to the fact that

in the past years our respective

organizations have pursued some-

what different courses and atti-

tudes. For a period of six years

your membership has been engaged

in a fierce political struggle with

the C.P. and the C.I., and because

of it they bave developed a strong

tendency to emphasize points of

disagreement and an aptitude for

dogmatism. Our organization has

functioned primarily in the econo-

mic conflicts of the American labor

scene and many of our members

are but slowly coming to realize

the significance of clear-cut theor-

etical positions. We know thai

your organization is consciously

moving from sectarian existence

toward conscious and purposive

participation in mass movements.

Likewise our members are develop-

ing the desired party and theoreti-

cal consciousness. There would be

no point, however, in denying that

members of political organizations

do not easily discard habits of rea-

soning and acting. Consequently,

our efforts at unity must cope with

this state of affairs and we must

exercise utmost care in working

out the procedure.

We believe that the name A.W.i*.

should be the name of the new
party, both because we consider

this a name excellent and" appro-

priate in itself and because it is al-

ready known to thousands of work-

ers as the name of the new party.

If, however, you have in mind a

name whleh you consider more

suitable, we are prepared to discuss

it. We are convinced, though, that

the name of the new party must

not make use of the labels, "so-

cialist" or "communist", because

the use of either of them would

tend to make the new party appear

as a faction of or in, some other

way related to either the social-

democracy or the communist inter-

national.

In the meantime, as we proceed

with the steps aiming at organic

unity, we propose that united ac-

tivities, in which our organiza-

tions have been engaged for some

time, be extended upon both a local

and a national scale. We propose

that a committee from each organ-

ization meet to draw up a plan for

such united activities. Further-

more, we suggest that we attempt

to make this plan a general model

for the united activities of work-

ing class groups, and that we make
every effort to secure its accept-

ance by the largest possible num-

ber of other working class groups-

We wish that these united' activi-

ties be entered into and continued

whatever the immediate result in

the matter of merging our organiz-

ations, sisce both our organiza-

ations, since both our organiza-

this kind with other groups.

The "New Deal" president has

been in office for nearly two years.

Billions of dollars have been spent

by Roosevelt's administration on

national recovery, the Soviet Union

has been recognized, prohibition

has ended. And yet there is no vis-

ible sign of that great American

boom, the prosperity that was to

follow the long depression years—

to fill the empty pots with fat

chickens and the equally empty

jjarages with shiny curs —alter

these great anticipations had been

fuliilied! On the contrary. The

working class suffers more than

ever.

The workers everywhere want

to know why it is that the

blight of unemployment and econo-

mic distress is still upon them, that

so little is being done anywhere by

anybody to give them real enlight-

enment. This, together with wide-

spread and bitter personal poverty

and a vast amount of ignorance

among them concerning the causes

of the sufferings, constitute the

outstanding phenomena observed on

a recent tour around New York in

a 300 mile radius which included

some strike territory in Ihe textile

centers.

Privation Everywhere

Times are hard, undeniably hard.

From where the waves of the Atlan-

tic beat upon the shore lines of

New York and New Jersey to the

confluence of the Hudson aud

Sacandaga rivers at Hadley and

beyond, unemployment is general

and widespread. It is not a fictitious

situation concocted by radicals to

plague Roosevelt's administration.

It is a shameful and damning fact.

Large numbers of workers are

angry and desperate. Many of

them are openly advocating revo-

lution and civil war. Tliey know

nothing of the system which grinds

out the inequalities of wealth and

poverty. All they know is that

they are without work and starv-

ing in a land of plenty, with a host

of parasites splurging on the top.

Ragged families in dilapidated au-

tomobiles roam the country search-

ing for work and something to eat.

The weary, haunted look which

appears on the faces of the heads

of these families, and the despair-

ing appearances of their withered

wives and undernourished children

make a picture the itinerant ob-

server can never forget. Hungry

men and boys tramping from here

to there looking for work they will

never find add to the impressive-

ness of a situation that is full of

contingencies.

What the People Think About

In Albany, N. \'., a man of some

local consequence predicted that if

something is not done by somebody

soon to alleviate the situation the

"biggest strike riots this country

ever saw would sureiy come".

Another man, a textile worker in

Cumberland Mills, It. 1., declared

he was ready, right now, to take

a gun and join in an armed upris-

ing against Wall Street.

A sailor in Providence, in discus- ark, Klizabelh, Perth Am boy and

sing unemployment, said he did not smaller centers are closed down

see how this country could be

saved from revolution.

Such statements and declarations

made over and over again by work-

ers of all trades and all localities

are the outspoken expression of

the unrest and rebellion which

rages in the hearts of these men.

They were not uttered merely by

jobless and hungry men. They

were made by textile workers em-

ployed up till the present strike,

sailors temporarily ashore, small

farmers, small storekeepers and

by workers on the job, all of whom,
however, are conscious of their

economic* insecurity and fearful of

the future.

Understanding Still Superficial

Seldom did one hear a single

principle or proposition which cut

through ail the surface down to

the liasic i-ausc of the depression—

to the capitalist system. They do

not know whether there is any sys-

tem or any lack of system. They

simply know (hey are out of work

and starving. The small store-

keepers knew they were near bank-

ruptcy in their efforts to compete

with the jii'eat chain stores and the

small farmer;; were conscious they

were losing their forms to the

banks.

Precisely wlnit is the matter,

whom or what to hold responsible,

and what, might be done to remedy

the conditions are questions iu

which the people generally are at

sea.

Opportunity on tlie Slave Market

About 50 miles northwest, in the

small town of Phillipsbnrg, a crowd

similar in size and character to the

Sumerville aggregation had gath-

ered at the promise of jobs. Fur-

ther investigation revealed that the

company had advertized for 30

stone (jnitrriers. It was to be noted

that they were all white and of

native American stock. Their ages

ranged from 20 to 40 years. Splen-

did specimens of physical manhood,

they were a credit to the country

flint, gave them birth. From their

youth each of them had been taught

that (heir country was a land of

liberty and opportunity, that their

government was the best and finest

that could be devised, that a mil-

lionaire's fortune or the presidency

of the United States awaited every

bright young man who knew how
to answer the call of opportunity,

and that failure was due to no one

but himself.

The sentiment of these men was
distinctly against the receipt of

charity. What they wanted was
work. While outwardly good-na-

tured, it was apparent they were

in no mood to be frified with and

tiiat if they could not get work they

were not going to starve quiescent-

ly.

The stone quarriers in northern

New Jersey have adopted the rotat-

ing process of giving the men three

days work a week. Scores of in-

dustrial plants in the east—New-
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A Comment on Belgian

United Front Pact

r

A Gangster-

Journalist
(Contined from Page 3)

cation.

"It is indeed fortunate for the

true Americans to have a man like

yourself as editor of an outstanding

publication that wi!l denounce the

corrupt official and crooked poli-

tician which I believe is more dan-

gerous, etc. . . . and your splendid

paper should have among its sub-

scribers all the real Americans.

"Twelve Americans had the com-

munists here jumping out of second

story windows and next Friday

night there will be a meeting for

the purpose of organizing 10,000

Veterans of all wars as the 'Shock

Troops' of the Vigilantes and in the

very near future the Vigilantes will

issue their ultimatum to the Com-

i
niunists to pack their bag and bag-

! gage and leave the confines of this

We propose that all documents in
: glol.|OIls ^y. n any questionable

these negotiations between our or-

ganizations be promptly published

in the respective organs of the C.

L.A. and the A.W.P., of If in any

case this proves physically impos-

sible, that they be made promptly

available to the membership of both

organizations in some other way.

Our organizations are agreed that

these questions of unity and united

action must not be delayed. No
ignificant step toward unity in the

revolutionary workers movement
has been taken in a decade. The
need for such a step is a matter of

wpreme importance. The building

of the new revolutionary party is

a first and indispensable item on

the agenda of the workers' revolu-

tion.

Fraternally yours,

Provisional Organizing Committee
American Workers Party

A. J. MUSTE,
Chairman

IKDIAN SUMMER
FESTIVAL & DANCE
SATURDAY, OCT. %1, at 8 P.M.

IRVING PLAZA
(Victoria Hall)

15th St. & Irring Place

Refreshments Entertainment
Admission 35c

Auspices : International Workers
School, 144 2nd Ave., N.T.C.

or politician dares to take sides

with them, he may be called before

the Tribunal to ANSWER.
"I believe that the Minneapolis

Committee will soon secure their

charter so that they can function

under the head of this great insti-

tution and keep America for Amer-
icans.

"Again congratulating you, I re-

main,
"Yours sincerely,

"WILLIAM J. OTTS,
"Vigilantes of California.

"Director of Investigations

"San Francisco, Cal."

Two weeks later, in the Press

edition of August 25, we read the

following

:

For God and Pocketbook

"Now 0et me right on this. I am
interested first and last in the or-

ganization of a Minnesota Vigi-

lante. I want that organization to

get going—not after a while, hut

now

!

"I want you business men, you
Americans, to get together, . .

Just move around and talk this

Vigilante matter over with some of

your intimate and trusted friends.

You'll be surprised to learn that

they believe as you do—that the

time is hefle! . . . There's never been

a time in the history of these Unit-

ed States when the peril was great-

er than at present or the need as

acute for a solid phlanax (G. Here
he probably means phalanx) of

American citizens. . . . There are

twenty-three thousand communists

in Minneapolis. Are there enough
American citizens to formi a Vigi-

lante?" etc., ad nasenm.

I have quoted at some length

from Guilford's paper to indicate

the venom a*id vulgarity with

which it is written, and to show
once more the connection between

acts against the working class and

due talk of "Americanism" and

"patriotism".

Incidentally, it is evident that

the Saturday Press is quite eozily

subsidized by those whose Interests

it serves. This paper is mailed

free to all business houses in

town, and any one interested can

write in and get a free copy or

have copies sent to all his friends

gratis.

The Bosses' Scruples

Tills then is the way the Minne-

apolis employers, organised in their

Citizen's Alliance, move against the

workers. They think nothing of

buying up a newspaper, lock, stock

and barrel, and hiring its editor to

propagandize throughout the state,

by means of the paper, the radio

and the "news service". They go

further and praise a man of the

foulest character, just as the Hit-

lerites sing hosannas to Horst
Wessel. They underhandedly agi-

tate for the creation of a Vigilante.

That such a newspaper as the

Saturday Press continues to he

published—this alone is enough to

damn forever a society which per-

mits such a Journalistic excrescence

to poison the air. And yet this

paper is not only permitted but

encouraged by the rulers of our

capitalist society. A Marxian so-

ciologist could discover from the

columns of this paper the whole

history and background of the fes-

tering corruption, gross dishonesty

and hypocrisy, that Is the lot of

Minneapolis and of the nation to-

day.

Incidentally, Guilford's death has

of course been laid at the door of

the communists. The man was
probably wiped out by some of his

gangster associates whom he had
double-crossed, or possibly by some
of the "solid" citizens whom he
had blackmailed during his un-

scrupulous career.

completely with their former em-

ployes wondering what next.

Coolie Conditions Come to America

In the Springfield district in

Southern Hassaclmsets it was said

that laborers at $1 a day could be

hud in abundance.

To the matter-of-fact observer it

looks as if the coolie conditions of

China are making rapid progress

in the United Stales.

Conditions in Coast towns from

Massachusetts and Connecticut

down to New York and beyond are

truly deplorable. How, the work-

ers are going to weather the com-

ing winter is a mystery.

is there any need to mention or

describe the breadlines that meet

one's homliod gaze? from Boston

to -New 1'ork to Philadelphia and

on to iialliiuore il was one continu-

ous breadline, replete with men,

women and children, Many of

these charity applicants were un-

ashamed us they took the bread

and soup handed out so condescend-

ingly. Others swallowed their

pride with ditiieuity as they drove

their miserable bodies to accept the

food necessary to sustain life.

Aside from an armed uprising of

the workers, measures of relief

proposed by some were as amusing

as they were fulile. The popular

opinion seemed to prevail that if

President Kuusevelt were not em-

barrassed by his opponents—the

capitalists ( !] -—conditions would

improve. Uthers thought that re.

storalion of gambling, lotteries and

the old-time saloon would bring

good limes ugiuu. Among other

measures advocated were tariff

changes, disarmament, al slilf for-

eign war that would kill oil the

unemployed. Home were outspoken

for an acceptance or the situation

with holy resignation, claiming

thai the depression was sent by

God as a blessing in disguise.

Curiously interesting is the fact

that quite a number oE workers are

sympathetic towards the Soviet

Union. The news that the workers

of llnssia were all working while

fifteen million Americans were

without jobs contributed not a lit-

tle to increasing dissatisfaction

with present conditions.

Marxian Information Scarce

Diligent inquiry iailed to unearth

a solitary worker, outside of tex-

tile centers aud large coastal cities,

who had ever heard of the Mili-

tant, or who had ever read a com-

munist publication. But every one

had heard of Eugene V. Debs, Len-

in and Trotsky. Very few had an

intelligent conception of the Marx-

ian philosophy, the communist pro-

gram or objectives. The few more

knowing ones were guile sure that

the Soviet Union was a country

where the workers had come info

their own through revolution, but

were ill-informed of the economic

conditions on which the Soviet Re-

public rests.

Evidence ol breakdown of capi-

talism are at every hand. The cry

of "The Coming American Boom"
echoes with the hollowness of its

own mockery, in the entire history

of the nation never was poverty

more acute or distress moro dis-

tracting and the outlook for the

future so gloomy. The concentra-

tion of riches—greater than any

nation ever knew before—into the

hands of a privileged class is the

essence of capitalism's infamy and

the forerunner o£ capitalism's fali.

The working masses everywhere

are looking now for a new revolu-

tionary party that will guide them

to understanding--to organization

aud action.

We printed in the September 6 in all costs and also fear criticism,

issue of the Militant, for the in-
,

However, the Socialist ranks

formation of our readers, the unit- '
have their own reasons for sup-

od front pact signed by the Eel-
1
porting a non-aggression pact,

gian Young Socialist Guards, the

Young Communist League and the

Leninist Youth League. As, prev-

iously stated the Young Socialist

Guards, numbering some 35,000, are

many times larger and more influ-

ential than the other two groups

combined.

At this time we wish to call at-

tention to section 4 of the pact as

unacceptable to Marxists.

"4. The three organizations con-

sider it logical and elementary to

solemnly promise to establish a

truce in their quarrels and cease

reciprocal attacks in the course of

(he common action.

"Each organization promises not

to attempt any maneuver for the

purpose of winning away adher-

ents from one another.

"It is understood that for the

duration of the pact the organiza-

tions shall refrain from all insults,

even outside of the joint action.

"However, outside of the joint

action itself, each organization re-

serves for itself complete indepen-

dence for the carrying on of its

doctrinal propaganda."

The first paragraph Is in direct

conflict and incompatible with the

last (and further restricted by the

reservation of the Young Socialist

Guard and the Young Leninist

They bave observed the conduct of

the Stalinists, their slanders and

disloyalty; they have encountered

Stalinist hooliganism at their meet-

ings. They have little confidence,

based upon previous experience, of

the Stalinists carrying out an

agreement. They demand a "guar-

antee" against Stalinist treachery.

But is a non-aggression pact a

guarantee? Hardly. There are no

guarantees against the miserable

conduct of the Stalinists. A united

front agreement can include a sec-

tion pledging the participating par-

ties not to indulge in slanders, etc.

But it cannot, if a genuine united

iront is to be established, prohibit

or restrict the right of criticism.

—Bditar.

Relief Vital for

Textile Victory
(Continued from Page 1)

Cold Steel for Textile

And in that last response to the

union demand you have the gist of

the matter. By its own admission

tbis Steel Board after months of

existence is still investigating,

workers are still being fired, Weir-
League on the right to criticize the

(()n Bteel colltinues its old course,

foreign policies of the Soviet Un-

ion). What are the "quarrels" be-

tween the organizations for which

a "truce" is established, if not pre-

cisely the "doctrinal propaganda"

for which they reserve "complete

independence"? None cau be found.

Independence is impossible without

the right to criticize.

During a united front the parti-

cipating parties do not establish a

truce in their conflicting programs

but rather accept a common mini-

mum program and are bound by a

discipline of action. Loyalty to

voluntary agreement is essential

for its effectiveness.

Thd right to criticize does not

mean slandering and insulting.

Working class bodies should re-

frain from such methods in all

their dealings with one another,

whether they are In a united front

or not. "Maneuvering" in the

sense of deceptive tricks is also

alien to the tactical arsenal of

workers' groups iu their relation

with one another.

To declare a "truce" between

workers' organizations organiza-

tions is a non-aggression pact and

cannot help, but rather hinders the

common action and runs counter to

the basic class interests of the

workers. The Social Democratic

leaders favor a non-aggression pact

because they fear revolutionary

criticism. The Stalinist bureau-

crats submit to it because they have

been ordered to form a united front

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

Soviet Union Joins the

League of Nations
(Continued from Page 1)

CANNON-BINGHAM DEBATE
One of the most interesting de-

bates of the season is scheduled to

take place Thursday, October 11,

at Irving Piaza.

The subject of the debate will

be: "Farmer-Labor Party or Revo-

lutionary Marxist Party" Alfred

Bingham, editor of Common Sense

will take the side of the Farmer

Labor Tarty and James P. Cannon

will speak for a Revolutionary

Marxist Party.

The Minneapolis strike provided

the occasion for a concrete test oi

the role of the Farmer-Labor Party

in regard to the struggles of the

workers. The experiences of this

strike give the scheduled debate an

exceptional interest at the present

time.

Both debaters are familiar with

the events in Minneapolis and the

part played in them by Governor

Olson, the Farmer Labor Governor.

Besides that, the debaters are ex-

perienced proponents of the con-

flicting party concepts. These facts

assure a fair and thorough presen-

! tation of the Question from each
Nations, occupying therein the place-

]H)int of yiow
due to itself aud undertaking to

observe aii international obliga-

tions and decisions ihat are binding

upon members in conformity with

Article 1 of the covenant." (My
emphasis, H, O.)

This statement is no different

from any pacifist declaration which
has been used to characterize the

League ever since its inception.

This pacifist statement is no acci-

dental incident in the life of Stal-

inism, It is merely the continua-

tion of the pacifist position that

Stalinism has adopted at the Am-
sterdam Anti-War Congress which
it has followed throughout the

world in its other "Anft-jWar'' or-

ganizations. Under Stalinism the

Comintern has degenerated into a
bonder patrol of the Soviet Union.
It is not an instrument for revolu-

tion, and its fight against war de-

generates into pacifism.

The pacifist illusions the Stalin-

ists are sowing in the ranks of the

working class, both through the

Comintern and the foreign office of

the Soviet Union, can be compared
to the role of the Second Interna-

tional on the eve of the last world
war. Now it is the Stalinist Third
International which competes with
the Second International for these

reformist honors, on the eve of a
new world war.

—HUGO OEHLER.

It may be good politics for the

bosses uot to rush into print, her-

alding the findings and recommen-

dations of the Inquiry Board as

the "salvation of civilization" . . .

and the safeguarding of their pro-

tits. It might make the textile

workers sceptical of the whole

business.

But for the union and its leaders

to be silent, or to see in the report

a basis for settlement, is not only

not good politics, it is not good

unionism and it is detrimental W
the cause of the mill workers.

No Settlement a 1« Winant I

There is no need of sending the

strikers back to work and then

trying to settle the strike. This li

a national and not a local battle.

Moro workers are involved than

ever before in any one labor strug-

gie in this country. The militancy,

the flying squadrons, are on a par

with the most glorious class con-

flicts in American labor history.

The third week of the strike findB

the ranks tight as a drum. The
textile strike can and must be won
on the picket line. Victory is in

sight. The bosses' ranks are be-

coming panicky. Under these con-

ditions the attempt of any labor

leader to settle the strike at this

time on the basis of the Winant

proposals would be treachery to the

embattled mill workers.

Relief I Relief!

What is most needed now to see

the strike through to a triumphant

conclusion is relief, relief and' re-

lief. If the strikers are to win

they must be fed. Who will feed

them but their brother union?

William Green did lip-service to

the strike when he announced his

intention of calling a conference of

the unions to arrange relief for the

textile workers. But this confer-

ence has not taken place. It has

been postponed to the A. F. of L.

convention weeks off. What is thia

but sabotage of the workers? What

is this but aid to the mill barons

who want to starve the workers

into submission?

No! The strike must not end on

the basis of the Winant report.

Koosevelt wants to hreak the re-

volt like he did In steel and auto-

mobile.

Let laboo answer with its best

weapon—FIGHT!
Let the fight take the form of

financial support—relief—and let

labor tell Green to stop playing

around with the lives of a half a

million workers and back the strike

not on a baptist pulpit but in ac-

tion.

Then Roosevelt will Join theMake a note of the date and
j

place- Thursday, October 11, at ,
whistling chorus led by George A

Irving Plaza, 15th Street and Irv- Sloan and the strikers will march

ing Place, New York. forward to victory.
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Textile Strike Debacle
By JAMES P. CANXON

The great genera] strike of the textile workers, which raised the
whole insurgent movement of labor to a new height am! .stirred the
workers everywhere with its mighty sweep and militancy, has come
to an inglorious end—defeated and shamefully betrayed by the lead-
ership of the U.T.W. and the upper crust of the A. V. of I,.

In the history of the American labor movement it would be diffi-

cult to find a more cruel example of the evil role of the "labor lieuten-
ants of the capitalist class" and the heavy price the workers must
pay for allowing them to hold the leadership of the unions. Incom-
petence, cowardice, and, at the crucial moment, outright treachery
these are the contributions which McMahon and Gorman, pushed from
behind by Green and Co., made to the strike from the vantage point
ot the leading staff.

THE STRIKE SETTLEMENT
To call the ending of the strike a. settlement is to rob the word

of any meaning- The whole report of the .Wioant board, stripped to
Its essence, was nothing more than a promise to look into the griev-
ances of the workers. And not even that was accepted by the bosses.
Without that, without even an agreement to reinstate the strikers, the
leaders called off the strike at the peak of its strength and abandoned
the workers to the savage reprisals of the mill owners. Tens of thou-
sands of workers, unionized for the first time and staking everything
on the struggle, have been left in the lurch by their leaders and locked
out of the mills by the bosses. A terrible introduction to the trade
union movement for them; a terrible warning for all of what the
present leading staff of the labor movement will be capable of in the
greater tests to come if they are not thrown overboard in time.

The executive council of the A. F. of L, cold blooded !y isolated

the textile workers, refused to move a finger to provide funds to feed
them—millions could have been raised in the trade unions at the
seratch of a pen by Green—and devoted themselves exclusively to

machinations to get the strike ended at any cost. These scoundrels

fear the mass struggles of the workers no iess than the bosses fear

them. A militant labor movement, drawing great masses into action,

is incompatible with their rule. They aim to crush this movement
and restore "peace" in the relations between labor and capital, even
if It is the peace of the breadline and the grHveyard for the workers.

RANK AND FILE E*SARMED
What is most remarkable and outstanding in this tragic situation

1b the proof on every side that the rank; and file of the textile workers
were without any means of resistance to the perfidy of the leadership;

that the millions of other trade unionists, who were inspired by the

magnificent struggle and wished to aid, were powerless to make a
move. Black reaction and cynical treachery are enthroned in the

labor union machine. The mass discontent at the bottom, generating

enough energy in these years of crisis to blow the bureaucratic ma-
chine to bits, and the whole system of exploitation along with it,

temains without organization, without program, without leadership.

The Greens and Germans rale the movement and ruin the most heroic

struggles because there are none to challenge them.

The fearful textile strike debacle follows the tragic experiences

of the auto workers, the steel workers, the San Francisco general

strike, and other movements of insurgent labor in 1934 which have

been turned into bitter defeat. They atl cry out the same warning:

The Insurgent movement must be organized; it must work out its

program and find its authentic leadership. The heart of this program

must be an unrelenting struggle against the labor agents of the

masters who sit on top of the trade union movement. The insurgent

leadership must) be dedicated to this 'struggle as a part of the struggle

against the bosses and the National Itmid Around.

Forces for a mighty left wing and progressive movement in the

trade unions are not lacking. The crisis years have created the con-

ditions for its emergence on a wide scale. Every new treachery of the

bureaucracy prepares new recruits. What is lacking is a conscious,

unifying and guiding nucleus which alone can organize Hie movement

and provide it with a program. • What is lacking is a revolutionary

party.

The Stalinists perform all the functions of a party in reverse

order. Where organization of the vanguard is needed, they disorgan-

ize. Where clarity is required they sow confusion. Even the weapon

ot denunciation—the sword of Lenin against traitors—is blunted in

their hands. They crack their voices in slandering honest opponents;

when they try to screech against real betrayers their stock of epithets

Is exhausted and they are too hoarse to be heard. As for the socialist

"Militants", they belie their name by their silence in the face of the

black betrayal of the textile worker's. They have not yet learned to

criticize the traitors. Will such people lead a light agaiust them?

A NEW VANGUARD IMMEDIATELY

No! The workers need a new revolutionary party. Even a van-

guard organization of a few thousand, if it understands the trade union

question and penetrates deeply into the mass movement, can become

the crystallizing agent for a colossal progressive movement in a abort

time. The times are favorable for the launching of. such a party. Its

program has been worked out in the years of principled struggle

against revisionism and reaction. Sufficient forces are at hand to

make a beginning. As the two most important independent groups,

the American Workers Party and the Communist League bear a heavy

responsibility. It is their duty to get together ami set tlie new move-

ment into motion. The tragedy of the textile workers is another

warning against delay.

Youth Unite Against Fascists

Sponsored by the Young Peoples

Socialist League, a united front

conference was held in New York

City laat Thursday to consider a

counter-demonstration to the Yan-

kee Stadium pageant planned as a

greeting to 300 Italian Fascist stu-

dents. The invited organizations

included the Young Communist

League, the National Student

League, Student League for Indus-

trial Democracy, the Communist

Youth Opposition, and the Sparta-

cus Youth League.

Prior to the conference the

Young Communist League had sent

a letter to the Y.P.S.L. (published

in the Daily Worker of Sept. 27,

1834, under the head "Y.C.L. and

Y.P.S.L. Take Step for Joint Ac-

tion") clearly stating that the in-

vitation of the Lovestoneites and

the Spartacus Youth League places

"Insuperable obstacles In the way
of achieving unity". Their scurri-

lous attacks on the 'Trotskyites"

are once again repeated. In fact

it is only the latest step in a sys-'

temattc campaign ol the X.C.L.

against the Spartacus Youth. The.

Yoong Worker <Sept. 25, 1934) de-

votes a great deal of spaee to ex-

plaining why the Y.C.L. cannot

make a united front with the

"Trotskyites".

While the Y.C.L. absented itself

from the conference, the National

Student League sent observers.

The latter, at the opening of the

meeting, explained why they could

not participate in the united front:

the N.S.L. and the S.L.I.D. had
already made arrangements for a

demonstration on October 12th

(which the S.L.l.D. delegate de-

nied) and the Y.P.S.L. had barred

the participation of the Y.C.L. by

inviting objectionable groups—the
Lovestoneites and the S.Y.L.

The stammerings of the N. S. L.

delegate to questions on the state-

ment showed that the National Stu-

dent League which denies its Stal-

inist character refused to partici-

pate in the united front because of

the presence of the Lovestoneites

and Spartacus Youth League.

Ben Fisher of the Y.P.S.L. re-

plied to the N.S.L. by stating that

when his organization made the

offer of united front they had good
reason to believe that it would be

accepted by the Y.C.L. In Belgium,

the Yipsels, the Y.C.L. and the

Trotskyist youth formed a united

front; In Spain the Communist
party recently joined the united

front which includes the Socialists

and the Trotsky is ts.

The Spartacus Youth League sub-

mitted a statement on the Y.C.L.

refusal to join the united front.

Despite requests that the N.S.L.

remain as observers they stated

that they had no proposals to make
and saw no reason for staying.

The conference then proceeded to

discuss the draft of the united front

PRICE 2 CENTS

Relief System

Endangered
In New York
Once again the unemployed re-

lief structure of the city of New
York broke down, throwing thou-
sands of desperate workers to the
mercies of conniving politicians
and banks demanding their pound
of liesh. But poorly-fed, badly-
clothed, destitute human beings are
not to he trifled with. The capi-
talists and their flunkeys know
that jobs or relief must be forth-
coming or the jobless will take
matters in their own hands—indi-
vidually or collectively.

After a bitter light the city ad-
ministration adopted a three point
program to raise fifty million dol-
lars. It calls tor st tax of 1/10 of
one percent of gross receipts of
business in excess of $lo,0l)0; a city

tax amounting to lo'/e of the Fed-
eral income tax, additional to ill

present income tax; and a munici-
pal relief membership association,
which is a disguised public lottery.
The Chamber of Commerce and

other business organizations are up
in arms. They will not stand fori
it. They propose a 2c levy on sub-
way and other fares. They want
to pass the burden of maintaining
the jobless on to the workers. In
the meantime the unemployed are
organizing for the fight.

A review of the unemployment
relief situation in New York City
will give one a picture of the ef-
forts of the crisis upon the work-
ing class and the problems of a
new permanent army of millions of
unemployed. More than one mil-
ion workers are on the relief list,

one family out of every seven in
the city. Mr. Hodson, head of the
Welfare Department, estimates the
number will increase to two mil-
lion by the end of the year. Over
500,000 families are obtaining re-
lief in one form or another. The
demand for relief increases at the
rate of 1,000 daily. New applicants
for relief are skilled workers and
professional men. Many workers
from these categories have been
unemployed for years and having
used up their savings and are now
forced to apply for relief.

In September, about 125,000
beads of families were on work re-
lief, and the Bureau of Homeless
and1 Transient were lodging over
4,000 a night, which is only a small
part of the workers who need
shelter. Considering the addition-
al number of unemployed who are
not on the relief list in any form
and you have a vast array of un-
employed whose morale is being
lowered unless they find their way
out through active struggle.

Jobless Will
Demonstrate
November24th

Five years of crisis and unem-
ployment have wrecked the homes
and lives of millions of unemployed
workers and the coming sixth win-
ter promises to be the most miser-
able of all. Millions are on the

brink ot starvation, forced1 to sub-
sist on miserable relief pittances.

Unless the unemployed organize
and battle with greater determina-
tion and militancy than ever before
[he boss class and their government
will slash the present dole into

ribbons, and with it will go wage
cuts for the employed.

Several unemployed organiza-
tions ot" the United States held a
two day conference in Chicago and
elected a Committee of Action
which is calling upon all unem-
ployed organizations of the coun-
try for a united demonstration on
November 24. Organizations par-
ticipating in this conference in-

cluded the National Unemployed
Leagues, Illinois Workers' Alli-

ance, Federation of Unemployed
and Emergency Workers of Amer-
ica, Ft. .Wayne Unemployed
Leagues, Minneapolis Central Coun-
cil of Workers and organizations

from Missouri, Wisconsin, Florida,

etc.

The Committee of Action calls

for a demonstration throughout the

nation before city and county re-

lief boards on Saturday, November
24. At the same time a committee
representing tile nation's unem-
ployed will present their demands
at Washington.
The demands follow

:

1. Pending the passage of Un-
employment Relief, direct cash re-

lief at tiie rate of $10 a week for

single persons, $15 a week for a

family of two, and 54 a week for

each additional person be paid.

2. Public works to provide work
for the unemployed upon the basis

of -fill) per week for 30 hours, with
the payment of skilled workers at

union rates.

3. That the Lundeen Unemploy-
ment Insurance Bill be enacted.

4. That the right of all workers
on public works to organize and
(.Ngagu in collective bargaining be

granted.
- .">. That representatives of or-

ganized unemployed before relief

administrators be recognized.

0. That Federal adequate disa-

bility compensation ou all public

projects also to and from jobs be
provided.

7. That all war funds be turned
over for unemployment relief.

The unemployed workers, toge-

ther with the organized employed
workers must make this a powerful

demonstration.

(Continued on Page 4)

FORTHENEWPARTY
(Appeal of the National Committee, Communist League of America)
A year ago, after the full force of the German debacle had been

clearly registered, and tiie responsibility of the Second and Third
Internationals for the triumph of Fasci-m no less clearly established,
the Communist League proclaimed the need for a new revolutionary
party and a new International.

All that has transpired since that time has only served to confirm
the correctness of that position, and we repeat it today with firmer

conviction. More, we have reason to hoi*' that the idea of a year ago
can become a reality in the near future. We are sure in any case
that a beginning can be made to give oiganational form to the idea
of the new party in America, the first section of the Fourth Interna-
tional in an important capitalist country.

Our forces have grown. The Militant has doubled iis circulation.
We have added a monthly theoretical magazine, the New International,
to our arsenal. The Spartacus Youth have acquired a national organ-
ization. We have taken part in strikes and mass activities and proved
our mettle in them. Our circle of sympathizers and our influence in

other movements have expanded. From every standpoint we are in a
stronger position and surer of our future than we were a year ago.

In addition, while drawing the line dividing us from reformism
and centrism more sharply, we have consistently sought to find a
basis of cooperation and a common standpoint with other independent
groups. In the case of the Gil low group we met with failure due to

the Inability of this group to take a iirm principled position. Discus-
sions and negotiations and experiments in practical cooperation with
the American Workers Party, ou the other hand, were more fruitful.

We hope that the negotiations now pending will result in an early
fusion of the two organizations. This will make the formal organiza-
tion of tlie new party possible.

It is our desire to contribute our full share to this historic enter-

prise. Not only ideas bul material forces as well. Tlie stronger the
Communist League, the stronger the new party at its inception. We
must devote the coming weeks to an intensive campaign of organiza-
tion and agitation to prepare the way for the auspicious launching of

the new party. By building the League we are building the founda-
tion of the new party.

This present campaign has two parts:

First: Build up the organization. Systematically canvass all

sympathizers and ask them to join the League now. Appeal for new
members at every meeting. Organize the membership drive in. every
branch under the slogan: Recruit Every Sympathizer into the League!

Second: Raise a new party fund. Provide the organization with
the means to increase its activities, strengthen its press and send
organizers into the field. Every member should make a special sacri-

fice. Affairs should be organized to raise funds. Sympathizers should

be asked to contribute. "New Party Certificates" in the amounts of

one dollar ant five dollars are being printed. Buy them and sell them.

Let us redouble our activities, strengthen and tighten up our organ-
ization in preparation for a leap forward.

We are going to call the roll in this campaign which, we hope,

will be the prelude for the definite transformation of our organization

from a propaganda circle into a political movement. Sign your name
to the roll call with a contribution and send It to:

TIIE MILITANT,
144 Second Avenue,
New York City.

Blackshirtsa

Challenge to

N.Y. Labor
Three hundred and fifty Italian

university students landed in this

country last week. They are Fas-
cist students, sent by a Fascist
government to show us the "'mar-

velous" results of Fascist training.

Let us consider a few facts about
them.

The Italian universities are not
scientific institutions ; they are
Fascist propaganda institutions.

The professors must all take an
oath of loyalty to .Mussolini before

they may teach ; all their teachings
are censored; to criticize the gov-

ernment means to be tired and
jailed. The middle class youth Is

taught to believe in the brutal re-

actionary -theories" of Mussolini,

and to prepare to take its part in

the oppression and persecution of

workers, which alone enables Ital-

ian capitalism to continue its ex-
ploitation of the Italian masses.

Parrots Not Students

The students must belong to the
Fascist Student Groups, where they
are under the orders of the Fascist
party. On this trip to the U. S.,

they are under the orders of Gio-
vanni Poli, a Fascist brigand and
tyrant. Most of the students, en-

tirely without independence, are
satisfied to repeat like parrots the
vicious nonsense taught them by
their corrupted professors. Should
any student dare raise a question,

lie is expelled from the university,

beaten and tortured, perhaps
jailed.

These students are qualified to

do three things. In the first place,

they can tyrannize over oppressed
workers. Secondly, they are "pa-
triots", that is to say, they are
trained to tight to delend Italian

capitalism against foreign capital-

ists and Italian workers. Their
organization publishes a newspa-
per : its name is "'Book and Rifle".

Tlie third thing these students can
do very well is to live well off the

products of other people's labor.

In return for their "patriotic" ser-

vices, they get fat jobs and free

trips to the U. S.—on money sweat-

ed out of the wretched masses of

Italian workers ami peasants.

Fontamara's Challenge

Just as they arrived there is be-

ign published a novel called Fon-
tamara, written by an Italian, Ig-

nazio Si Ione, and forbidden in

Italy. While the Italian students

are here trying to tell us how won-
derful life is under Fascism in

Italy, we can read Silone's true

picture of the misery of the Italian

peasantry today. These Fascist

students are going to visit many
universities where American stu-

dents fviendly to the labor move-
ment will be in contact with them.

They should be confronted with a
copy of Fontamara wherever they

go. Let these students know we
are aware from Fontamara and
other sources of the' truth about the

foul and brutal regimu in their

country.

It is interesting to note that the

Italian Fascist students were re-

ceived at New York's city hall by
Mayor F. H. La Guardia. This
"liberal'' gentleman, who the other

day had no time to attend a dinner

of the Italian local of the garment
workers, delighted to honor the

spawn of the labor-hating, murder-
ous Italian Fascists!

On Columbus Day this band of

Fascists will attend a celebration

at Yankee Stadium. A good time

to let them know what the workers
think of them! What was charac-

teristic of Columbus—an enquiring

mind and indomitable courage— is

foreign to Fascism ; their minds
are against inquiry on principle

;

for courage they substitute bestial-

ity.

Down With Mussolini!

Our comrade, Leon Trotsky,

hounded and' persecuted by every

government in Europe, cannot en-

ter this country. Are we to be si-

lent while these 350 parasitic Fas-
cists tour around the country,

spreading their poisonous propa-
ganda against the workers' inter-

ests?

It would be well if many labor

organizations were to unite in a

counter - demonstration. Liberals,

Socialists, Communists, trade un-

ionists are being tortured in Italy

today by the thousands just as they

are in Germany. The Communist
League, for one, is ready to par-

ticipate in a united anti-Fascist

demonstration on Columbus Day.

It is not enough to publish ar-

ticles in radical papers. Let us go
into the streets on Columbus Day
and' demonstrate against Fascist

oppression and militarism and
against those who are "honoring"

these Fascists here!

Green&Co. in Control

as A. F. L. Convention

OpensinSanFransisco
Left Wing Lacks Clear Program and

Capable Leadership

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

On October the first the Fifty-

Fourth annual convention of the
American Federation of Labor will

be held in San Francisco. This
convention comes upon the heels of
the Frisco general strike. The eyes
of the nation will be focussed on
the convention and its outcome. The
class conscious workers well re-

member that It was William Green's
role in the Frisco strike that helped
the bosses break the strike. It was
Green who issued the statement of

opposition to sympathy strikes.

And in spite of their strike-break-

ing role in the Frisco strike Green
and Company come to this city as
leaders of the American labor

movement.

This clearly reveals to the class
conscious workers that one of the
main tasks confronting us today,

and the task which determines our
road to the masses is the extension
of left wing influence in the trade
unions.

Meets After NRA Period

This convention meets after a
storm period under the NRA. All

the promises offered labor under
the NRA have turned into rain-

bows. In its major aspects, Nira-
ism has not fulfilled its objectives

and has broken down. While the
labor skates meet in Frisco, Presi-

dent Roosevelt and his administra-
tion are reorganizing the NBA from
top to bottom to save what they can
to enable the NBA to continue
creating a more favorable basis for

cartels and monopolies, eliminating
the small producers, and tightening
the grip upon labor. In this

sense the NRA work to date has
been a success. But as an instru-

ment to bring back prosperity, to

bring order out of capitalist chaos,

to revive the basic industries, and
to start a new era ot capitalism, the

NBA has failed.

What will the labor leaders in

A.F.L. Leaders

Plot Against
Food Strike

BULLETIN
The cafeteria strike conducted by

local 302 of the A. F. of L. has
spread to practically every union
house in Manhattan and the Bronx.

The Restaurant Owners Associ-
ation is doing its utmost to break
the strike. Information which
leaked out of the offces of the As-
sociation's lawyer, Mr. Shapiro,
confirms the fears of members of

Local 302, namely : that J. Kearney
and W. Lehman, both International

Vice Presidents, reached an agree-

ment with the Association to lock
out arl the workers belonging to

Local 302 and sign new contracts
with a local to be known as local

304 at wages of $25 per week for

countermen and $14 for girls. $3
will be deducted from this princely
sum for meals.

To smash the strike and get local

302 out of the way, Kearney and
the Association decided to close the
doors of every shop where a strike
is In progress and reopen under
now names. Many cafeterias have
already closed in the Broni and
many more will close tonight.

At the Navarre cafeteria, where
a strike was In progress, the In-
dustrial Union pulled out the un-
skilled help belonging to their un-
ion and the bosses were forced to

close the establishment.

The fight now taking place is

against a new wage cut demanded
by the bosses. The union, on the
other hand1

, is demanding the re-

storation of a five dollar wage cut
they took a year ago.

Whether or not local 302 wins
the strike depends on the militancy
of the strikers who are still in high
spirits. And also on whether Local
302 can smash the sell-out agree-
ment between J. Kearny and the
Association.

THE NEED FOB THE FOURTH
INTERNATIONAL

Lecture by

MAX SHACHTMAN
Editor of New International

Sunday, October SI, 8 P.M.

at Bronx Pre* Fellowship

1591 Boston Road, Bronx

(Corner Suburban Place)

convention say about this? What
will they say about the fulfillment
of Section 7a in Ihe auto settle-

ment, the sleel settlement, and uow
the textile strike setllementV—to say
nothing of the strike movements
that hare swept the nation in two
gigantic waves, with indications
that a new and higher wave is on
tile horizon.

Fakers Lie About Facts
These conservative labor leader*

cannot tell the truth about this.

Their very existence as '"labor

leaders'' depends upon their skill

in lying about these facts, their
ability to confuse the issues and
make the NBA scheme of suppres-
sion look like an instrument for the
workers' salvation. They will speak
about its shortcomings and criti-

cise the XllA—not for the protec-
tion of tlie workers- but in order
to obtain more posts in the NBA
and on the Labor Boards.
One thing is sure. The reaction-

ary leaders will confront more op-
position in the present convention
than tht-y have had to contend with
for a long time. The opposition la

not yet an organized, conscious re-

volutionary force. It is a new
progressive opposition to the reac-
tionary leaders and their policy.

Tlie >'ew Opposition
This opposition came into being

under the impact of the new devel-
opments in Ibe American labor
movement: the changing class re-

unions, Hie prolonged crisis and
unemployment, the Furopeat.tzation
of the American workers, the in-

crease in the number of semi-skilled
workers brought into unions for the
first time, the precarious position
of the skilled workers as the basis
for the reactionary control ot the
A, F. of L,, and the new develop-
ments under Hie NRA.
The most negative element in the

opposition forces are the Stulinisti

and their f:ilse policy. These meth-
ods have had disastrous effect upon
communist activity in reactionary
trade unions. If the Stalinist poli-

cy in the trade union movement, to

say nothing of their general policy,

had been swept aside by the Amer-
ican Communist movement the pre-
sent opposition would be a full

grown power instead of a move-
ment in its infancy. It is a force
which is feeling its way along and
will have to learn through its own
mistakes and will have to retrace
many steps already covered, thanks
to Stalinism.

Opposition Is Heterogeneous
A firm crystallization of this new

progressive opposition has not been
established upon a national scale.

The Stalinists are attempting to

make up for lost time, but are still

mainly on the outside looking in.

The Socialists, in the main, and es-

pecially the right wing, have played
a reactionary role. The New Lead-
er in a recent issue even defends
William Green against the por-
tion of the Left socialists.

This opposition to the reaction-
ary 'leaders has developed in strug-
gle. It has placed its main empha-
sis on strike struggles as a mean*
to obtain its objectives under the
NRA, and has contended that the
unions will obtain gains to the ex-
tent that they are able to force
recognition. In carrying out this

policy these new opposition and
progressive forces run counter to

the class collaboration policies of

the leadership and sooner or later

a clear-cut struggle between a pol-

icy of class struggle and class col-

laboration will develop in the dif-

ferent unions. In the auto work-
ers' and in the steel workers' strug-
gles these tendencies could be seen.

Incipient Revolts
The opposition to the leaders de-

veloped1

, but was not strong enough
to gain Its ends. In the auto work-
ers' union the opposition forces did
not crystallize until after Green's
sell-out, and then assumed the dan-
gerous form of a split, in which
company union influence appeared.

In the steel workers' struggle the
rank and iile committee took the
power out of the hands of Tighe
and Company, but was outmaneu-
vered.

In the textile strike the opposi-
tion to McMahon brought on the
strike. They had to fight the lead-
ers every inch of the way, but the
horse-trading of fiieve, the social-

ist, weakened the strike struggle
before it started and enabled the
reactionary leaders to control the
strike and betray it at the oppor-

{Continued on Page 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

ion's

Bayonets and the General Strike

"National Guard Bayonets Open

Georgia Mills"—headline in capi-

talist press. Bayonets can't run

looms, but hunger can force the

weaker, less determined strikers in-

to the mills. The failure of the A.

F. of L. to support the strike with

relief under such conditions is as

much a part of strikebreaking as

the National Guard itself.

* • »

"Preparedness"

Sales of tear gas—vomit gas and

machine guns increased 5 to 10 per

cent due to the textile strike. "We
only sell to corporations when the

local police approve."—"Would you

nail to labor organizations';"
—"We

received no requests from labor.'"-

—

testimony before Ihe Munitions

Commission. The A. F. of L. fakers

favor war preparations by the Un-

ited States, always with the excuse

"other governments are armisg.

We must be prepared." That ar-

gument, even it' grunted, should

mean that these same gentlemen

should have spent some of their

Mell

Stolen

Millions
Every once in a while the demo-

cratic mask behind which capital-

ism hides its face, slips and we see

strange things.

For example, take the case of

Andrew W. Mellon. Not no long

ago Andrew Mellon was '"Ameri-

ca s greatest Secretary of the

Treasury since .Hamilton". Today,

in one ot those periodic reform

waves that the Li. S. goes through
every tew years or so, Andrew
-Uetiuu has a tax suit Hied against

Mm by tne present administration,

the facts revealed in the govern-

ment's brief against Mellon will

iistound only those who have never

looked into such doings before.

in lim .Mellon deducted $D,ti72,-

liSUio from his taxable income on
the grounds of a business loss in

curred in selling Pittsburgh Coal

Co. stock to the Union Trust Co. of

I'ittsburgh. Now that, to the or-

dinary citizen sounds fair enough.

After all, you can't tax a man (or

money lie Hasn't got. But there is

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
African Laundry

Workers

National Executive Committee,

Communist League of America,

c/o Militant,

New York City.

Dear Comrades,

The Committee of this Union in-

structs me to send you the enclosed

message. Upon being put to the

vote at a fully represented meeting,

it was decided, unanimously to de-

spatch it. The enclosed slip was
signed so as to enable all the com-

mitteemen to attach their signa-

tures.

The Union already has 344 mem-
bers, and we have every expecta-

tion of increasing this number to

five or six hundred in the near fu-

ture. I believe our membership

constitutes a record for South Af-

rica, as far as Bantu workers, or-

ganized in a single union, are con-

cerned. The Bantu workers, and

people generally, are the most op-

pressed and exploited section. Un-

fortunately the Bantu workers are

not very far removed from their

pastoral-peasant origin and have no
Eat treasuries to eijuip strikers so ^ c . ltc], Ja tnis olie . i'or upon in- mat,ire experience or tradition in

To the Comrades of the Communist
League of America:
The African Laundry Workers

Union hereby pledges its support

to the Fourth International. We
believe that only by militant strug-

gle against the oppressors can the

workers achieve success. The Third
international and the C<omniunist

Partj of South Africa has failed

us twice. We start again under the
leadership of the Bolshevik-Lenin-

ist League. The workers of South
Africa will never again allow them-
selves to be led to disaster by the

Communist Party and Its Federa-

tion, AJ.T.U. Our struggle is very

great ; our union has no legal basis

;

our workers have no legal right to

strike; nevertheless, we shall fight

on until the victorious workers'

dictatorship is established.

With Fraternal Greetings,

THE COMMITTEE
Mishack Sanyaue {Chairman), Emit
Mosito, Johannes Mashlgo, Malekia

Segale, Abton Moatlhodi, Alfred

Dhlamini, Henry Mathibeli, Asine

Mauane, James Tlhongwane, Jorene

Pooe, Michael Huma, Fanuel Ma-
shishi, Jous Mogotsi, Josiah Masi-

lo, Mishak Sikobe (Assistant Trea-
surer), Murry Purdy (Secretary,

Reuben Mngadi; (Organizer).

that they would be able to meet the

enemy on equal ground. Against

machine guns and vomit gas—the
workers need, machine guns and

vomit gas.

• * »

Itching Palms—Police and Clergy

That a munitions salesman had

the N. Y. police "in the palm of. his

hand" indicates that besides rack-

eteers, bootleggers and open shop

bosses, munitions makers also

crossed the itching palms of New
York's "finest" with gold. That's

another little item made public by

the munitions inquiry. Whenever

and wherever any probe is made

into graft, crime and wholesale

murder, the whole capitalist sys-

tem, its coercive and persuasive

arms are shown reeking with graft.

Praying to God with Indians in the

evening and selling g:is bombs and

gas -billies" in the morning was

the double role of the Rev. Paul

Young, Christian Alliance Mission-

ary to Equador and brother of

John W. Young, munitions manu-

facturer. Or was it really a double

roleV Christian prayers (opium j to

befuddle the minds, gas grenades

to ruin the body. Both are weap-

ons of Imperialism in enslaving co-

lonial peoples.—His card: "Rever-

end Paul Young, Christian Alliance

Missionary, Representing God and

the Munition Company. Prayers

and Poison Gas Our Specialty.—

Please give a few pennies to Chris-

tianize the Heathen." And such are

the forces of "good government",

of "law and order", the '-spiritual

forces of our nation" which must

be saved from Communism by

armed drunken Legionaire morons.

> * •

The "Red Joiner"

One of our readers has come to

our rescue when we were faced

with a shortage of copy and sub-

mitted the following poem:

Ichahod Blechedick Wallingford

Cohen
Was a Stalinist victim who was

constantly goin,

From meeting to meeting

Of this or that Org,

At the end of a year

He was fit for tie Morgue.

He paid dues in the Party, the T.U.

U.L.,

The Workers Theayter and A.F. of

I..

The Toothpick Designers,

The Freiheit Vereiners,

The 14th Street Miners-
He joined them as well.

lie was one ol the pruncers

Of Harlem's Red Dancers,

He just missed getting into

The fighting Red Lancers,

But nothing distressed,

He flocked with the rest

To the Bolshevik Band of the Ban-

ning of Cancers.

With Father Divine who embodied

the Lord
He Joined in the Group for Foster-

ing Ford,

Every day for the Worker he'd

garner his sub
And get credited for it at the Pel-

ham Bay Club.

On every vacation

Some new Federation

II* joined with a greeting, a shout

and a whoop,

And despite his neuritis.

Lumbago and Croup.

He joined with the Hsircurlers

Progressive Group.

He faithfully joined with the S.M.

I.U.,

The League for Defense of the Es-

kimos, too.

Like a good proletarian.

He turned vegetarian.

There was hardly an outfit he did-

n't go through.

At each demonstration

He mftde his donation,

And uttered the slogans he learned

in the book.

Tot the first Earl of Browder
He would shout out still louder.

And there wasn't a paper which

he didn't took.

vesication it turns out that the

Union Trust Co. is controlled by

Mellon and his brother, so that

when Meloln sold Pittsburgh Coal

Co. stock to the Union Trust Co.,

iie sold it to himself, and no actual

.stock or money transfer was in-

volved.

The process did not end there,

however. A few months later the

union Trust Co. sold the same
slock to the Coalesced Co. for much
less than the stock was worth.

Upon investigation, lo and behold,

.Mellon had again sold the stock to

himself, for tne Coalesced Co. was
composed ofl only three stockhold-

ers ; -Ueiion, his son and his daugh-

ter, and was organised as a family

holding Corporation to avoid gift

.tnd inheritance taxes. Anil so

,heie it stands. The Mellon family

still owns the stock and has saved

itself a milion dollars in taxes, the

government is out a million or so,

and we, that is we who are unem-

ployed or are on relief, have that

much less to feed our children

with.

One has to bear in mind that

during all these transactions Mel-

ion was Secretary of the United

States Treasury and that at the

same time there sat on the Senate

Finance Committee, Senator David

A. Keed, trieud and attorney for

Mellon. These men were respons-

ible for the collection of taxes,

many a poor man's house or farm

WHS taken away for non-payment

of taxes. There is no evading the

law 1'or a poor man.

Yet for themselves and for their

class, men like Mellon discovered

plenty of lawful ways ot evading

the law. The investigation of the

Senate Banking Committee into the

National City Bank and the Mor-

gan house certainly bears this out.

One would suppose that the "New
Deal" administration could collect

these back taxes of Mellon, Mitch-

ell, Morgan, etc. and place these

men where they belong, behind

ours. No such thing! For though

we may he living under a democra-

cy, it is a capitalist democracy and
as such, our law is capitalist law.

Mellon after all did nothing un-

lawful, and the Grand Jury did not

even indict him. And indeed, ex-

cept for a few scapegoats thrown

out as a sop to the public, the net

result of all the banking investi-

gations has been nothing much.

The most amusing sidelight on

the Mellon case is the attitude ex-

pressed by the Post, New York's

most liberal paper. After deliver-

ing a smashing editorial indictment

against Mellon and the whole Hard-
ing-Hoover crew, it finally comes
to the crux of the matter. "The
system was not just rotten on the

edges. It was rotten to the core"

says the Post. This implies, of

course, that the system under the

New Deal is better. And, concludes

the Post, after condemning the rot-

tenness of the Republican Party,

"The Grand Old Party cannot be
rebuilt. It must be replaced by a

conservative party freed from the

curse of avarice."

There you have expressed in a

nutshell the liberal's idea Of the

State. The State is a delicate bal-

ance between conservative and pro-

gressive forces, and since the New
Deal is under the j'uidance of a

'progressive party group, what Is

needed in order to balance the

state and keep it steady. Is a new
conservative party, "free from av-

arice*' of course. A conservative

party, or for that matter a liberal

party "free from avarice" ! What
nonsense! Here we are, living un-

der a system where nothing is pro-

duced except for profit, where the

main incentive for the functioning

of society rests on avarice, and the

Post solemnly suggests that a par-

ty whicli seeks above all to main-

tain that system can itself: be free

from avarice.

Graft and corruption are not at-

tributes of the Republican Party.

They are attributes of any party

that seeks to maintain the capital-

ist system, whether that party be

Jjoover's Raw Deal party or Roos-

evelt's National Run Around.

Button Workers

Strike

the trade union movement. Our

task is, therefore, more difficult on

the organizational side. This Un-

ion collapsed twice within its very

short existence, due to the incompe-

tence and cowardice to the lead-

ership established by the Commu-
nist Party and' African Federation

of Trade Unions. Ave shall not

collapse, though we may be beaten

temporarily, on one or another oc-

casion.

We have in prospect several

strikes which shall be called in the

near future, although we have

gained certain concessions ( indi-

rectly) without outright strikes.

Naturally, the bosses will not give

in so easily upon the more impor-

tant issues.

Our policy Is,—Against the Con-

ciliation Act, its machinery, and

conciliation in any form.

Against Governmental Arbitra-

tion under the Wage Act of 1925.

For militant strike struggle

against (he bosses—as the only

way to gain some of our rights, and

to keep them once they are gained.

For unequivocal union recogni-

tion.

For intransigeant struggle for

the right to strike of the Bantu

workers.

For abolition of the Pass Laws,

Riotous Assemblies Act, Musters

and Servants Acts, and all other

legislation which oppresses the

workers generally, or prevents them

from withholding their labor and

restricts their liberty in any way.

With Fraternal greetings,

MURRAY G. PURDY
General Secretary

Pockctbook Strike

Bulletin

The latest developments of the

poeketbook workers' strike are as

follows : Over 5,000 workers are on

strike. The New Jersey local called

its members ou strike this week.

Fifty non-union shops were closed,

adding another 500 workers to the

strike. Fifteen employers settled

with the union and granted the un-

ion demands—3ti hours and a ten

percent increase in wages.

The Regional Labor Board inter-

vened and called the union and the

employers together. Two confer-

ences were held but without suc-

cess. The bosses are stubborn and
refuse to grunt the just demands of

thew orkers.

The strike committee must now
concentrate on the rest of the non-

union shops such as Goldberg
Bros., the M. White shop in Bridge-

port, and Chicks in Bethlehem. The
strike committee must organize

mass picketing for next Monday
and see lo it that not a single shop

oi>erates in the city of New York

and vicinity.

—POCKETBOOK WORKER.
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At a general mass meeting on

September 25, the covered button

makers, local 132 I.L.G.W., decided

unanimously to strike the follow-

ing morning. A new agreement,

differing In no way from the old

one, was read. In other words: all

the administration wanted was the

renewal of the old agreement.

The main demands, therefore, re-

main as before: 37j hour work

week and $30 a week for skilled

workers (those who can produce

the required amount of buttons per

hour). The women workers are

entirely excluded from this cate-

gory. Moreover, the scale of pro-

duction is so steep that very few
enjoy this wage level.

Many employers have already

signed pledges to renew their con-

tracts with the union. Many other

hesitant bosses rushed to the union

office to sign the new contract when
they heard of the general member-
ship meeting. There is nothing as-

tonishing In this since no wage In-

creases or hour reductions were

demanded by the union. Besides

the officials promised to send those

workers back to work in the shops

where the employers had signed the

pledge the very next morning. Re-

sult: Only a handful remained on

strike. And with these few work-

ers the administration hopes to

unionize the open shops.

This scheme was foisted on the

union by high powered salesman-

ship. Henry Jaeger, Socialist party

member and Intimate friend of the

local manager, used his talent to

convince the workers that they

should not ask for more money but

be contented with the little they

have. The administration, he ar-

gued, knew what was best for the

members. The manager of the

local joined the chorus with a plea

to cooperate with the decent boss-

es. The steam roller finished the

job.

The objective conditions were
favorable or a successful strike. In

many shops, the errand boys, very

important in this trade, were on

the verge of being organized by the

Shipping Clerks Union. The unity

ot these two unions in a common
tight against the bosses would stop

I lie shipping or receiving buttons

in the shops. This would be a

great weapon in the hands of the

workers. The strike would assume
a militant character and the de-

mands of the button workers and
errand boys would be won.

But of course the myopic admin-
istration did not think it necessary

to ask for raises cor to strengthen

the ranks of these newly organized

workers. Fearing a fight, the ad-

ministration would sooner "cooper-

ate" with the bosses.

MARCH OF
EVENTS

The Discipline of Failure

, JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

What is wrong in the ranks of

the Stalinists?

Michael Quin thinks the Party

needs a "Chitska" (cleansing). He
would have the rank and filers

perform the operation upon them-

selves since, possibly, It is a little

too early for the American Party

to strike so strenuously as did the

U.S.S.R., according to Quin ; '•Kick-

ing out only 90,000 members." We
should be satisfied, maybe, with a
loss of about 9 of the so-called

riff raff so as not to overshoot our

income too fur. What?

Nerves raw, and minds In a cha-

tic turmoil from an endless round
of futile and impotent gestures

made by a self-imposed and shod-

die leadership, the rank and file of

the C. P. are so jittery that the

leaders think it Is time to thrash

them, openly, as Quin proceeds in

the usual contradictory manner, to

do.

In a typical grandiose flourish of

his pen, Quin succeeds, graphically

in exposing the rapid growth of

moral disintegration In the ranks.

As UBual, the Comrades are blamed1

for all, while the bureaucracy, by

the process, pushes itself still fur-

ther up and away from its founda-

tion, into oblivious isolation.

Quln's Western Worker column,

"Seeing Bed" contains, in a re-

cent issue, some rich highlights on

the state of affairs to which bu-

reaucracy and trips Into blind al-

leys have reduced the Party.

After warning the Comrades of

the "Chitska" recently enacted in

the U.S.S.R., he calls upon the

Tank and1 file to perform the same
operation, each for himself, lest he

go completely berserk.

"There are," he says, "lots of

little minor contageous diseases

rampant among us."

"Perhaps the most distressing

and dangerous disease of all is

DISGUSTITUS," he warns the

Comrades^ and goes on to say of

them, "—they never miss the slight-

est opportunity to sneer, ridicule,

slander, beef, whine, complain or

(register DISGUST. The only

thing they regard as humorous is

the opportunity to laugh at some
Comrade who has made a mistake

somewhere or according to their

lights, made a fool of himself."

Does Comrade Quin know his

dialectic materialism? Does man
reflect his environment or is he the

god of the Idea a priori? In faet,

lias there ever been a time when
the average member of the C. P.

has been free of that terrible Ill-

ness, DISGUSTITUS? And who
can held these thoroughly abused
Comraues responsible for "blowing
up at the slightest opportunity and'

sneering, ridiculing, slandering,

beefing, whining, complaining, and
registering DISGUST?" There are
literally thousands of good militant

workers in America who got this

same way, and for the identical

reasons, and finally left the Im-

possible environment of EAR-
MUFFS, MUZZLES, AND BLINK-
ERS: the old C. P. Michale Quin
has been kind enough to name the

only other alternative for them.

That is to laugh at the mistakes

made, and at the COMRADE
LEADERS who make fools of

themselves. Michael Quill should

realize that in such a mad-house,

men and women must have some
kind of a vent or explode. We who
have been there, well recall the

necessity to right-about-face and
LAUGH at mistakes. Regarding
the rank and file comrades making
fools of themselves, they never

have been given that opportunity.

The bureaucracy beat them to it.

And1 now it is crying because the

comrades show signs, even, of rec-

ognising what has happened to

them.

"There are", says Quin, "any
number of hair-spring tempers
among our comrades which need

tightening up. Whether these are

caused by lack of proper diet (men-

tal?), or lack of self-discipline is

hard to say. The slightest slip-up

dislodges from them a torrent of

vocal violence which if expressed

in aetion would demolish a city

block."

Well, Comrade Quin, what would
you have? A torrent of vocal vio-

lence, of course! Regarding these

torrents occurtng at the least slip

up, we have a sneaking idea that

the slip ups are improperly de-

scribed. We feel sure that the re-

cent slip-up in the San Francisco

strike; the slip-up of setting up a

paper dhal union against the huge
rank and file of the I.L.A. only to

have it thoroughly repudiated by
the general rank and file workers,

is much more than a "least slip-

up", we think that was a MON-
STROUS CRIME. It's a mighty

wonder to us that the "vocal vio-

lence" has not already been ex-

pressed in "ACTION", and demol-
ished the city block where lies the

C. P. bureaucracy! We predict this

action among the C. P. rank and
filers, yet.

Hair-spring tempers! says Mich-
ale Quin. Logical reaction, say we.

'It is necessary", says Quin, "for

comrades to be militant on the

picket lines and in demonstrations,

but not when asking another com-
rade for a match."

If you keep right on sending the

trusting boy after left handed
monkey-wrenches, pigeon's milk,

strap oil, and money stretchers; if

you keep the rank and filers going

in an endless whirly-gig chase of

profitless futility, would you have
them develop wings and twitter like

angels? However, if the thing has

reached the point where comrades

want to fight with the friend from

whom they ask a match, we also

advise a Chitska, but we advise be-

ginning at the top. like good Bol-

sheviks <

And with a last weak thrust of

iiis erstwhile lashing pen, he proves

our case against the bureaucracy

for us by admitting that these

same comrades who are today

blowing up at the "least slip-up",

"ARE THE STRONGEST LINKS
IN OUR CHAIN." And he verities

this by naming their militant con-

duct during the dock strike in San
Francisco.

Certainly they are the strongest

links in your chain, Michael Quin,

and the weakest links in you

chain are those sleek skinned bu-

reaucrats who disappeared when
the terror was let loose and are

still among the missing.

That you are today predicting

the "second coming" ot Darcy
gives little consolation to those

trusting comrades who have, in

spite of faets, retained their faith

in him.

If the setting of our movement
was in Germany, we would look

for Sam In the cafes of Paris. That

is, we would direct those who crave

his presence to do so. As it is, we
do not hear any working class de-

mand In San Francisco for his re-

turn. On the contrary, out of your

own mouth we hear echos of ex-

plosision within the ranks, which

to us is ominous of the final, com-

plete isolation of the bureaucracy.

—E. B.

With the faith that moves moun-
tains, hut never the Democratic or

Republican Party, the labor fakers

who head the American Federation

of Labor are sending out again

this year their timeworn question-

naires to political candidates, seek-

ing their views on legislation

backed by organized labor.

"The questional re," says the N.

Y. Times, with no attempt at irony,

"is in line with the traditional

policy of the A. F. of L., which has

been seeking to elect randidates

favorable to its poiiries for many
years."

Since liJQS, to be exact, when
the A. F. of I,, adopted the policy

of favoring no political party, of

setting up no labor candidates, but

in general "rewarding our friends

and punishing our enemies".

The policy has worked each elec-

tion period with uniform results

—

there were never any friends to re-

ward.

Take Orders from Bosses Only

Candidates of both major parties

have refused somehow or other to

take orders from the A. F. of L.,

and instead have maintained alle-

giance to the political bosses wtio

were responsible for their nomina-
tion.

Some have made promises to la-

bor and have broken these promis-

es. The rest have never even

bothered to promise. Political par-

ties have been deaf alike to the

pleadings and "threats" of the A.

F. of L.

Occasionally some smiling dema-
gogue, like President Roosevelt, ac-

cepts the proffered hand ot friend-

ship, slajis Bill Green warmly on
the hack, and presents a paper pro-

gram full of warmth and sympathy
for organized labor. This program
he wili not, he dure not, keep.

Thus labor is granted Section 7a
of the National Recovery Act, and,

in the same breath, capital is

granted the privilege of violating

It with complete impunity.

Rights and Rights

Labor is given the right to organ-

ize, and c-apilal fhe right to crush

such organization, with the full

support of government forces, with

Federal tear gas and bullets.

Even as every citizen has the

right to freedom of speech and as-

semblage. Exercise it if you dare!

Nevertheless, ISill Green and his

cohorls do not despair. They re-,

turn each year to their shameful

betrayal as "a dog returns to his

vomit".

Again this year, therefore, the

political candidates will receive in

their mail the usual questionnaires,

seeking their views on such ques-

tions as old-age pensions, unem-
ployment insurance, labor injunc-

tions and yellow dog contracts.

They will answer as they have an-

swered before, and Bill Green will

pretend to be satisfied or unhappy
over their replies.

A "Dark Horse" for Green

But a new element has entered

the game of questions and answpjs
this year ; an element that causes

I'.ill Green m.-uiy a sleepless night.

The musses of labor, the rank-and-
file workers have grown tired of

the game. The issues are being

fought not in the ballot box.

The workers in the textile indus-

try, the victorious strikers in Min-

neapolis, the betrayed longshore-

men of the West Coast, do not need

to ask where the leading candidates

stand on labor. They know!

They know that a Governor Ol-

son and President Roosevelt will

grant only what they are forced to

grant. That the strikers will win
recognition of their union by fight-

ing for if on the strike battlefield;

that company unions will be out-

lawed when the workers outlaw
them; that injunctions against la-

bor will cease when the workers
learn to disregard them.

And when that time comes to

puss, as it is comiiu; to pass, the

workers will elect their own can-

didates; or failing that, there will

be no lack of demagogues from the

major parties who will offer them
what they have already won—the
right to tight for their rights ! And
sops will be thrown in for good
measure:,! unemployment insurance

and old age pensions as well.
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Tite Credit System

The contradictions inherent in

capitalist, society owing to the im-

possibility of reconciling the profit

motive witli the needs of society,

are nowhere more manifest than in

the banking system and its hand-

ling of credit. In modern society

credit is a powerful instrument for

converting into capita! the savings

and property of the non-capitalist

classes, thereby aiding the more in-

tensified exploitation ot wage-earn-

ers. Credit accelerates the devel-

opment of the capitalist system of

production. In normal times it

makes available through the banks,

the reservoirs of credits, the "dead"

capital in the form of "free" funds

for more effective utilization by the

capitalist class. Through control

of the credit system the banks aid

in the elimination of the small pro-

ducer for the benefit of the larger

ones.

Hut the extensive utilization of

credit by modern industry intro-

duces the greatest uncertainty Into

the whole process ot production.

When times are booming the banks

find it profitable to lend on easy

terms with good prospect of pay-

ment. New capital is created at

rapid tetniKi and the resulting ex-

pansion of the productive forces

leads ultimately to a glut of the

market and the inevitable crisis.

The boom i>eriud is accompanied by

feverish specula! ion ; all business

lakes on the character of specula-

tion. But the moment the market

can no longer absorb the vast quan-

tities of commodities made avail-

able by free use of loans and credit

which become converted into capi-

tal, the credit system collapses.

The banks make miufic efforts lo

"call'' all loans, lo get rid of all

securities and investments that are

not liquid. With all banks at-

tempting the same thing at the

same time, credit disappears and

money itself becomes scarce. Since

production no longer offers any
profits, the banks refuse loan's to

business men when they are most
in need of credit, the factories be-

gin to shut down and production

conies to a halt in many Industries.

* • •

Attempt to Control Credit

The "immediate" effect of a crisis

is to make it impossible tor the

debtors to pay their debts. The
apologists of capitalism, who re-

fuse to recognize that it is the very

modi' of production itself that in-

evitably leads to crises, blame the

collapse on the speculation that ac-

companies the boom in production.

They ely out against the creation

of a debt load through the enor-

mous expansion of bank holdings

of securities, loans on securities,

and loans on real estate, a load

(hut has become an impossible bur-

den lo curry. Hence in order to

bring about some sort of "balance"

they want to impose strict limits

on credit, but without interfering

with the credit necessary for the

production and exchange of cur-

rent goods (as though this were
not u "gamble" in capitalist' pro-

duction). Thus the first step taken

in reforming the banks was to sep-

arate the commercial banks lend-

ing money on and for current pro-

duction, from the securities float-

ing banks which are concerned

with speculation by granting loans

on capital assets. Stricter super-

vision and regulation of the issu-

ance of securities was intended to

reduce the mibalancing effects of

the creation of these long-term,

non-liquid credits which, unlike

commercial credits, are not soon

balanced or cancelled by the sale

of goods. As a matter of fact, back

of this "reform" is a clear recogni-

tion Ilia! Ihe entire system is de-

caying and can no longer expand

as rapidly, if at all, as in the days
gone by.

• • •

A Government Central Bank

In conjunction with the rest of

its efforts to "force" recovery, the

government bent every effort to

prepare the banking structure for

a new expansion of business by
aiding the banks in freeing all

frozen assets, the government kind-

ly taking over these unpayable
debts lor government bonds and re-

latively liquid assets. lu repay-

ment the government fried every

form of cajolery to have the banks
liberalize their commercial credit

policy, lo start business going
again. But it reckoned without the

market f.or despite all the excess
reserves of the banks, there was
no sign of any great increase In

real demand. The banks had ' no
confidence that they could make
profits and hence they kept their

money in their vaults. Meantime
the Federal Government has em-
barked on spending unprecedented -

ly enormous sums of money in order
to salvage the capitalist system and
to prevent revolution. The govern-

ment therefore feels a double need
for greater control over the credit

system: first, to extend credftmore
rapidly to business, and secondly,

to protect its own financing by
manipulating its own funds and
securities tit keep them up in price.

The whole program dictated by the
competition between national forms
of capitalism, would be facilitated

by greater government control.

Hence the agitation for a Central
Bank. —JACK WEBER.
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QUESTION BOX
GEORGE STANTON, Brooklyn-
Question: From Lenin's "The Third International

and Its Place In History", Trotsky quotes as follows:
("The Permanent Revolution", p. 108) ".

. . the con-

tradictions between the backwardness of Russia and
Its 'leap' oyer bourgeois democracy to the highest

form of democratism—to proletarian or Soviet de-

mocracy." in the edition published by the Stalinist

International Publishers this is stated as '.
. . this

contradiction between the backwardness ot Russia
and its 'leap' to the highest form of democracy,
through bourgeois democracy to Soviet or proletarian

democracy, . .
." Since these two have different mean-

ings, can you tell me which is correct?

Answer: Your Editor regrets that he Has been un-

able to And an original edition of this work which
would be sufficiently authoritative to decide whether
the above noie<i difference is one o£ translation or

of misquotation. On tiie (ace of it though there are
contradictions in the Stalinist publication.

First of all Russia never went through bourgeois
democracy as an independent stage in its history.

One would therefore have to assume that Lenin did
not know the history of the revolution if the Stalin-

ist quotation were to be accepted.
Secondly, both quotations use the word "leap". If

Russia went from Czarism to proletarian democracy
through bourgeois democracy, where is the leap?
And finally, how tan ,vou trust a Stalinist quota-

tion?
» * *

ELLEN G., Bridgeport—
Question: How would you answer the accusation

frequently thrown at me: Oh you radicals, if some-
body gave you a lot of money you'd act just the same
as the capitalists"?

Answer: How well do we recognize this nonsensi-

cal accusation.

The attention of your accuser should first be called

to the fact that by his very remark he recognizes
that you are a propertyless person, since such a
statement obviously could not be made to anyone,
even of moderate wealth, who devoted himself to the
revolutionary movement. The attempt should then

be made to demonstrate that the existence of a capi-

talist society implies, on the one hand, the owner-
ship of the means of production by one class, the
capitalist class, and on the other hand a propertyless

mass, the proletariat, which has no means of exist-

ence except by selling its labor power to the capital-

ists: that the existence of the latter is dependent
upon exploiting the proletariat; that from his ma-
terial fact springs the life and death struggle be-

tween the two classes; and that the Communist party

is merely the vanguard of the proletariat in this

struggle. Now it is obvious that an individual can-
not be a member of both classes at the same time so

that your aeeuser is merely telling you that if you
were suddenly changed from a proletarian to a capi-

talist you would no longer be a proletarian.
* a *

G. ZEL., New York-
Question: Belli Kan. in the Dally Worker of Sept.

21, 1834 states that on July 20, 1932 the German
Communist Party appealed to the leadership of the

Social Democracy for a united front against fascist

terror, lo this true?

Answer: In a subsequent installment of his article

(Daily Worker. Sept. 24, 11)341 Bela Kun contradicts

himself:

'A Social- Democratic worker, however, may raise

the question: \ . . why did yon Communists not make
such offers to the Social-Democratic parties before

the fascist danger in Germany was an immediate

one? Why did you not make such proposals before?'

'iWe answer as follows

:

. . . To pH'oi>ose a united front at- that time to the

party leadership of Wels, Severing, Briuin, Leipart

and the rest would indeed have been purely a man-
euver designed to unmask them : . . . This would not
only have been a maneuver; it would have been a

stupid maneuver." You see therefore that tlie Stal-

inists are and were always right.

Actually, on the eve of July 20, 10S2 the C. C. of

the German Communist Party adopted the following

resolution : "The Communist party, before the prole-

tarian public, addresses to the S.P.D., to the A.D.
G.B., and to the Alpha-Bund the question if they are

prepared to carry out, together with the Communist
party, the general strike for the proletarian de-

mands."
What we hiid here was merely a Stalinist zig-zag,

forced on the latter by life itself, and by means of

which they themselves condemned their whole policy.

If the united front was correct on July 20, 1032, why
was it counter-revolutionary on July 1, 1932 or on
August 1, 1932? Why was it that except on July 20
the Social Democrats Were "social fascists", and only

the "united front from below" was possible? This
the Stalinists cannot and will not answer except by
lies or evasions because their whole policy was false

to the core. All they can succeed in doing by refer-

ing to "July 20" is to increase the suspicion that

they knew the correct road to take in the interests

of the proletariat but refused to take it.

It is of course impossible to repeat the entire his-

tory of the German events which occupied the major
interest of the Militant for almost three years, and on
which wo published four pamphlets by Trotsky. Read
or re-read these thoroughly, particularly "What
Next" and "The Only Road" (You can get them from
the Pioneer .Bookshop) and none of the Stalinist-

created contradictions will bother you much.
WILLIAM B., Dayton-
Question: What do you mean by the term "Cen-

trist" which I have seen mentioned so often in the

Militant?

Answer: The following quotation from Trotsky's

"What Next", where an entire chapter is devoted to

the question, is probably the best answer yon could
get within the limits of this column:
"Speaking formally and1 descriptively, Centrism is

composed of all those trends within the proletariat

and' on its periphery which are distributed between
reformism and Marxism, and which most often rep-

resent various stages of evolution from reformism to

Marxism—and vice-versa. Both Marxism and re-

formism have a solid social support underlying them.
Marxism expresses the historical interests of the
proletariat. Reformism speaks for the privileged'

position of proletarian bureaucracy and aristocracy

within the capitalist state. Centrism, as we hare
known it in the past, did not have and could not
have an independent social foundation. Different
layers of the proletariat develop in the revolutionary
direction in different ways and at different times. In
periods of prolonged industrial uplift or in the per-

iods of political ebb-tide, after defeats, different lay-

ers of the proletariat shift politically from left to

right, clashing with other layers who are just be-
ginning to evolve to the Left. Different groups are
delayed on seiiarate stages of their evolution, they
find their temporary leaders and they create their
programs and organizations. Small wonder then
that such a diversity of trends is embraced in the
comprehension of 'Centrism!' Depending upon their
origin, their social composition and the direction of
their evolution, different groupings may be engaged
in the most savage warfare with one another, with-
out losing thereby their character of being a variety
of Centrism."

CHINA'S "RED" GENERALS RECANT
Shanghai, China, Aug. 31.—While

functionaries and "leaders" of the
Stalinist party in China's cities

continue to surrender themselves to

the Kuomintang, renouncing their

opposition to the counter-revolu-
tionary government of Chiang Kai-

shek and offering their services to

the reaction, a similar process is

now beginning in the Chinese coun-
tryside, where for the past several

years peasant armies under the

Soviet banner have been conduct-

ing armed warfare against the Kuo-
mintang and the landlords.

Within one mouth at least three

high commanders of China's so-

called Bed armies have surrendered
and offered their services to Chiang
Kai-shek.

Ho-chung Surrenders
The first of these is Kung Ho-

chung, who, it is reported; surren-

dered on July 27 after his army had
been defeated somewhere in the re-

gion of the Hunan-Kiangsi border
area. In addition to being an im-

portant army commander, whose
prowess and devotion to the revo-

lution have been ballyhooed by the

Stalinists for several years past,

Kung was also a member ot the

C.RC. of the so-called Soviet gov-

ernment which has its seat at Jui-

ktu In Kiangsi province!

His surrender was an important
event for the Kuomintang, which
lost no time in enlisting him in its

service. Kung resiwuded witti equal

alacrity, and is now actively cam-
paigning against his comrades of

yesterday. Needless to say, his au-

ti-Conimunist declarations are be-

ing widely publicized.

Military Adliser to Chiang
But the redoubtable Kung, be-

cause of his 4-5 years' experience

o( uctive military campaigning, in-

cluding the art of guerilla warfare,

has a much greater value for the

Kuomintang than merely a propa-

gandist. He can be useful in work-
ing out military strategy for fur-

ther campaigning against his for-

mer comrades-in-arms. And why
not'! If Stalinist politicians can
become political advisers, office

functionaries aiid even police

hounds for the Kuomintang, why
should not a Stalinist general ac-

cept a post as military adviser to

Chiang Kai-shek?
Kung Ho-chuug is now working

at Chiang Kai-shek's military head-
quarters at Nanchang, capital of

Kiangsi province, helping to map
out the new offensive which ia be-

ing prepared against the Ked arm-
ies of Central China. And he cer-

tainly is earning whatever money
the generalissimo pays him.

Ten days ago, we were Informed

by a Reuter report, Kung delivered

a lengthy speech at the generalissi-

mo's headquarters, which was wide-

ly quoted in both the Chinese and
foreign-language press. We repro-

duce here the more delectable por-

tions of that speech as carried by
the China Press (Shanghai) on

August 2d:

"Advice" from "Bed" Commander
"The former Red commander

told the staff of General Chiang's

that aerial and artillery bombard-
ments had inflicted heavy casual-

ties upon the communist forces

and seriously undermined their

morale. He suggested that gov-

Capitulate to Kuomintang and

Attack Erstwhile Comrades

eminent commanders might make
a greater use of the bombers and
Held pieces at their disposal.

"The economic blockade against

the Red areas, Kung related, had
produced a most telling effect on
the morale of the communist
troops. Malt and rice were most
scarce in the communist districts,

and the relentless methods used
by the Reds in commandeering
tood from the populace bad en-

gendered great public discontent

and caused many of them to flee

from communist control. Kung
suggested that this blockade
should be maintained by nil

means, and possibly also streng-

thened at some points like Kan-
chow, in southern Kiangsi, where
tood was still allowed to enter the

communist area.

"Kung attested to the great util-

ity of the blockhouses that the
government troops had erected

around the dwindling communist
area. The line of blockhouses, he
said, had crippled the activities of

lied guerrillas, who had formerly

been used with telling effect for

harassing the government lines.

He thought that more blockhouses
should be built, and urged that

special efforts should be made to

prevent the communists from
breaking through and escaping in

the direction of Szeehwan and
Kweichow.

"Aside from military tactics, the

erstwhile Bed commander empha-
siKed the importance of propagan-
da as a means towards extermin-
ating the communists. He pointed
out that the communist regulars,

numbering about 100,000 strong,

had for years been lighting gov-

ernment troops many times their

strength. The reason why they

had been able to hold up for so

long he attributed to their inten-

sive though deceiving propaganda
among the populace. He urged the

authorities to intensify their coun-
ter-propaganda among the 20,-

000,000 people in the Red districts,

suggesting that leaflets distributed

from the air should be written in

the simplest language.

"Kung said that he joined the
communists in 1927 with the idea

of working for the welfare of the

masses. After eight (!) years' ex-

perience as a high communist
commander, he was now convinced

that communism was impractical

in China, and realized that the

San Min Principle rather than
Marxism afforded the way towards

national salvation. He still cher-

ished his former aim of working
for the masses, but would exert

himself along a different direc-

tion."

Inventions Unnecessary Here-

Comment on the above would
seem to be entirely superfluous.

But it might be added that since

no indignant denials of Kung's
capitulation have emanated from
Stalinist quarters so far as we can
discover, there is no more reason

to doubt that it is "genuine" than

there was to doubt the scores and
hundreds of other Stalinist capitu-

lations to the Kuomintang during
the past two years. We shall, of

course, be accused by the Stalin-

ists of making use of reports in the
enemy press to slander them. Alas,

all these reports have proved au-
thentic The Kuomintang has no
need to invent betrayals of the re-

volution by the Chinese Stalinists.

There is an ample supply of "gen-

ulne" .betrayals.

The second capitulator was an-
nounced to the world thus in the

China Weekly Review of Aug. 25:

"Li Chlen-wu, Commander of

the Independent 'Ked' regiment,

who for the past few years has
been harassing the people along
the Hnnan-Hupeh-Kiangsi border
regions, has surrendered with 104
bandit officers and soldiers to the

Peace Preservation Regiment at
Pingkiang, northeastern Hunan.
They surrendered with 73 rifles

and one machine-gun. The bandit
commander has been brought to

Changsha by the units under Ma-
jor-General Teng Nan-chl from
Pingkiang."

Another "Bed" Traitor

It Is has been reported that LI
Tee-Hang, described by government
news agencies as "one of the ablest

commanders of the communist
army, unexpectedly arrived at Ping-

kiang in northeastern Hunan, near
the Kiangsi border, on August 22
and offered his services to the gov-
ernment." According to the Cen-
tral News, Li was brought under
escort to Changsha on August 29,

and there he "told newspaper re-

porters . . . that he believed com-
munism was bound to be a failure

'in China and therefore had escaped
from the red ranks to join the gov-

ernment forces."

These three capitulations, we
may be sure, will be followed by
many others as the perspective of

the peasant war grows more and
more hopeless. The military forces

of Chiang Kai-shek and his allies

have succeeded in recent months in

inflicting severe blows on the revo-

lutionary peasant armies in China.
The dormancy of the city proleta-

riat makes this possible, giving the
counter-revolutionary Kuomintang
practically a free hand against the

revolting peasants.

"Soviet Chtoa" Face* Extinction

A stage has now been reached
where there would seem to be little

doubt that, in the absence of un-

foreseen developments which would
serve to weaken the offensive of the

Kuomintang forces, the so-called

"Central Soviet District" in Kiang-
si will be wiped off the map before

many more months have passed.

What, then, will become of the

Stalinist myth of a "Soviet China?"
The Stalinists will, however,

manufacture new myths to cover

up old ones. If the revolutionary

peasants of Kiangsi are given a
blood1

-bath by the Kuomintang
troops (the price which history is

"apparently going to exact for fur-
ther demonstrating the falsity of

the Stalinist formula of the "dem-
ocratic dictatorship of the proleta-
riat and peasantry"), the courage
and tenacity which the peasants
display in defending their con-
quests (however hopelessly) will

be seized upon as evidence of

a "new revolutionary upsurge" in

China.

Readers of Stalinist journals all

over the world will be regaled with
accounts of a defeat metamor-
phosed into "victory". They have
done it in the case of Germany.
Why not China?

Peasant Wax Will Continue

The liquidation of the "Central
Soviet District" in Kiangsi would
not mean, necessarily, the end of

the peasant war in China. The
acute continuance of all those prob-
lems which have stimulated the
peasantry to revolt might cause the
flames of the peasant insurrection,

extinguished for the time being in

Kiangsi, to flare up In other, prob-
ably more isolated and therefore
less accessible, parts of the coun-
try. The peasant movement now
proceeding under Soviet slogans
would continue under different con-
ditions. Losing its one definite

geographic base in Kiangsi, it

would assume completely the char-
acter ot guerilla warfare.

In this way, means would be pro-
vided whereby the Stalinists could
continue their lying propaganda.
Glossing over the important central
tact that their "Soviet government"
at Juikin had been overthrown,
they would be able to point to the

flaming guerilla warfare, which
would undoubtedly assume a vio-

lent character over widely-scattered

areas, as "evidence" that "Soviet

China", far from being defeated,

was advancing and extending.

The Passing of a Shadow
Such are the methods of confu-

siouists. Some will be deceived,
especially those who wish to be de-

ceived. But It is to be doubted
whether the Chinese proletariat,

which long ago deserted the Stal-

inists in disgust, will be misled

any further. Moreover, the Stallp-

Ists, depending as they do upon the

fat subsidies they receive from the

"Central Soviet District", would no
longer possess the means for

spreading their illusions. Once
those subsidies cease, they will be

utterly unable to keep up the sha-

dow of a pretense to a real politi-

cal existence. >

The revolutionary problem In

China remains: To arouse the Chi-

nese proletariat to action by means
of a program of democratic de-

mands, having as its perspective a

lightening of the [earful economic

burdens and political disabilities of

the workers and the creation of

favorable conditions for further

struggle; to fight for a plenipotenti-

ary national assembly; to link the

struggles of the proletariat with

struggles of the lower strata of the

peasantry and also those of the op-

pressed petty-bourgeois elements in

the cities under the hegemony of

the proletariat. Apart from this,

there is no perspective of victory

for the peasant war in China and
there can be none. —LUCIFER.

WORLDOF LABOR

The History of the frisco General Strike
By JIM OSBORN and DICK ETTLINGER

(Continued from last week)
The program of the employers at

first was based on the belief that

the strike would not be ot long

duration and that the teamsters

could be used to break the strike

by hauling cargo to and from the

docks as they had during the 1919

strike. When this failed and in

addition the longshoremen were
joined by the other marine workers

they resorted to police brutality

and terrorism of the worst kind.

The police were mobilized to heat

up and arrest the strikers and
drive them from the waterfront. In

addition the red scare was played

up continually by the newspapers

and the charge that the leadership

of the strike was in the hands of

the communists was hurled dally

in the press in the hopes of causing

dissension in the ranks of the

strikers. The employers also at-

tempted through the activities of

Ryan, the International President,

to put over an agreement, the effect

of which would have been to pre-

serve the same status that existed

prior to the strike.

Kyan's June 16 agreement left

the other marine unions entirely

out of the settlement and provided

for a hiring hall financed by the

employers and jointly operated. In

such a hiring hall the longshore-

men would have had no power
whatever. These agreements were

correctly exposed by the left wing

and were overwhelmingly voted

down by the men.
The leaders of the San Francisco

Central Labor Council also played

a great part in the efforts of the

employers to defeat the strike. As
before stated, they were forced by

the sentiments ot the rank and
file to issue an appeal to all unions

for support, but at the first oppor-

tunity they launched a vicious at-

tack on the strike by securing the

passage of a resolution condemning
the strike leaders of the I.L.A. as

reds. The Stalinists furnished an
excellent opportunity for them to

do this by their tactics of denuncia-

tion of the American Federation of

Labor at a mass meeting of twelve

thousand workers called by the

Strike Committee In support of the

strike. Also in opposition to the

wishes of many of the strike com-
mittee they put on the platform as

a speaker, the representative of the

Marine Workers industrial Union.

This played directly into the hands
of the labor skates and they suc-

ceeded fn passing this resolution of

attack on the strike by an over-

whelming majority. This attack in

the heat of the strike was hailed

with glee by the shipowners and
the capitalist press and brought
forth a congratulatory telegram

from William Green, president of

the A. F. of L.

The tactics of the police right

from the beginning of the strike

was one of brutality and intimida-

tion. The strike had only been in

effect u few days when the police

began a campaign to break the

morale of the pickets. The first

move was to force the pickets off

the waterfront side of the Embar-
cadero which naturally greatly

hampered their effectiveness. The
strike committee should1 have or-

ganized their forces and made a
militant attempt to maintain their

right to picket in front of the

docks. This would have greatly

stimulated the morale of the pick-

ets and would also have drawn the

rank and file of the labor movement
much closer to the marine workers.

The police constantly made state-

ments in the press that they would
begin cracking down on the strik-

ers if the strike was not settled.

This was more than a verbal ges-

ture as they were cracking the

heads of the pickets at every -op-

portunity.

After the longshoremen turned
down Ryan's fake agreement of

June 16, the Industrial Association
of San Francisco, acting on behalt

of the employers, began making
preparations for the opening of the

port. On July 3 a tew trucks were
moved under police protection from

the docks to a central warehouse.
Thousands of strikers and sympa-
thizers were on the water front to

prevent the movement of the trucks.

The militancy of the strikers at

this time was unquestioned. They
would immediately congregate at

any dock where they heard freight

was going to be moved and in spite

of the police succeeded' in overturn-

ing several trucks. The big battle

to move the trucks was continued

on July 5. On that day thousands

of strikers and sympathizers were
again on the waterfront. The po-

lice were reinforced by hundreds
of deputies, all ot them armed to

the teeth with instructions to shoot.

The strikers had only a few sticks

and stones. In addition to hurling

tear and vomit gas, the police and
deputies opened fire on the pickets

and over seventy strikers were
shot, the great majority of them In

the back. Two strikers were killed

near the I.L.A. headquarters sev-

eral blocks from where any trucks

were being moved. Following this

massacre the militia was called In

and began to patrol the waterfront.

The murderous attack ot the po-

lice on the strikers fired the feel-

ings of the rank and file of the

labor movement to a white heat.

The teamsters union in a packed

meeting, in spite of the plea of

Casey and the other officials about

the sanctity of contracts, voted six

to one to come out on strike in

support ot the marine workers.

After the teamsters the butchers

and chauffers Immediately fol-

lowed. The labor officialdom faced

with the threat of a general strike

had only two alternatives. Either

to oppose it openly, which action

had In it the danger of their com-

plete isolation and repudiation by

the trade union movement, or to

head it oft by accepting leadership

and thus control it. They naturally

chose the second course as did the

labor leaders In Great Britain dur-

ing the general strike. The San
Francisco labor officials took com-

mand in order to betray the move-

ment at the first favorable oppor-

tunity.

Their first move was at the meet-

ing of the Labor Council Wld on

July 8, the day after the massacre.

After passing a resolution con-

demning the Governor for calling

out the militia and stating that the

San Francisco police were capable

of handling the situation, thereby

showing their loyalty to the city

administration with which they

were politically affiliated, they then

presented a resolution calling for

the appointment of a committee of

seven to take control of the water-
front strike and advise the labor

movement of San Francisco as to

what action should' be taken in

support of the strikers. As a sop

to the I.L.A. they also endorsed the

aims of the strike for collective

bargaining and the right of the I.

L.A. to control the hiring halls.

Here again the absence of a mili-

tant left wing enabled the bureau-
crats to pass this resolution. In

spite of the opposition of a handful

of delegates who saw that, the offi-

cials by this move were seeking to

prevent the general strike, it was
overwhelmingly adopted by the vast

majority of the delegates in the be-

lief that such a committee was
necessary in order to build the

machinery for the successful calling

of a general strike. That the Stra-

tegy Committee was out to settle

the strike and' not to call a general

strike was evident right from the

start. At the teamsters meeting,

called for the purpose of deciding

whether all of the teamsters should

go out on a general sympathetic

strike, the committee used all of

their Influence to prevent such ac-

tion from being taken. The team-

sters, however, were not influenced

by these tactics and' alter listening

to the speech of Harry Bridges, the

chairman of the joint marine strike

committee, voted 6 to 1, as previ-

ously mentioned, to go out on
strike.

(Continued rtsrt week)

BRITISH WORKERS OVERWHELM FASCISTS
Before us Is a photograph of a sea of British work-

ers, over 100,000 strong, surrounding a tiny Island of
Oswald Mosley's Blackshtrts, less than 3,000 in all
with about as many cops to protect them. And what
a reception the fascists received from the workers!
Here is an item from the Daily Telegraph, British
capitalist paper:

"The Black Shirts, hemmed in by long lines of
police on either side and resembling so many
prisoners, went through a long avenue of jeering
spectators."

This sea of angry workers gathered in Hyde Park
seethed with hostility to Mosley's dupes and not a
word of all their speeches could be heard above the
shouts of derision from the proletarians. The work-
ers assembled at this monster demonstration in de-
fiance of the exhortations from the labor leaders and
the Dally Herald, organ of the British Labor Party,
for everyone "to stay away".

It seems to us from this distance that the miserable
handful of Fascists should have been ducksoup for
the workers who, from all reports, were raring to go.
The I.L.P. and the C.I'., however, put the damper on
the demonstration with the order from each of the
four platforms of the counter-demonstration: "No
provocation irom the workers—ignore provocation
from others—show our strength and our discipline."
While this admonition may be perfectly well under

other circumstances, our opinion leans towards
teaching the Fascists a lesson of direct proletarian
action whenever and wherever possible—especially
when the workers' sentiment Is so unmistakable and
their strength so omnipotent.

* •

LEFT SOCIALIST THREATENED
Spaak, editor of Action Soctaliste, has been threat-

ened with expulsion from the Belgian Labor Parly
<S. P.), by the General Council for his criticism of
their weak leadership of a recent textile strike. A
sub-committee proposed that the general council re-
commend to the annual conference the expulsion or
Spaak. But eunuing Vandervelde, who knows that
it is much better to keep a left wing leader bound
hand and foot within the party than to create bad
feeling by expelling him, made a shrewder proposal.
Spaak would not be expelled if he agreed to cease
publication of his paper and serve instead on a com-
mittee o£ three to edit a discussion organ. But in
no case was he to write on trade union subjects. If

Spaak acquiesces It meanB the ball-and-cnaln around
his political activity in the party. There can be no
tntra-party peace on the basis of the proposals of
a king's footman like Vandervelde, except the peace
of the grave.

* » «

BANANA WORKERS HOLD FIRM
The strength and solidarity of the banana workers

strike in Costa Rica, is indicated in the fact that for
the first time in the history ot the United Fruit Com-
pany, one of the company's ships, S. S. Peten, arrived
in New York with empty holds. The solidarity of
the Cuban workers prevented the loading of the ship
in Cuba, following its being unable to get a load at
Puerto Llmon, Costa Rica.

On the other hand, the extent to which the United
Fruit Company dominates the political situation In
the Central American countries. Is made quite clear
by recent events in the strike situation.

An agreement, settling the strike was signed at
the Ministry of Labor offices in San Jose, on August
28, by Congressman Manuel Mora, of the Communist
Party, representing the striking workers, and repre-
sentatives of the government and the planters re-
spectively. Among the terms ot the settlement,
which was a great victory for the workers, were the
following provisions: Common Labor—Wages in-
creased from 4 colons to 4.20 colons daily (4 colons
equal 51 U.S. approx.), hours reduced from eight to
six dally ; Axe labor—Wages increased from 4.50 and
5 colons to 7 colons daily ; Piece work rates—Increase
of 35 to 100 percent in rate paid. All pay to be In
cash and not In company scrip as heretofore; Com-
pany commissaries In the camps to post price lists

which must not be higher than the prices charged in
stores of the nearest private commercial establish-
ments; hospital privileges to be guaranteed by the
employer at his expense; all tools excepting mach-
etes to be furnished by the employers and not by tha
workrs as heretofore; hygienic housing conditions in
all labor camps and plantations; official government
recognition of the Workers' Union ot the Atlantic;
no discrimination against workers for strike activi-
ty; federal intervention to procure liberation of
workers imprisoned or strike activities.

In addition to the foregoing, the Executive, througtt
the Ministry of Labor, promised to intervene with
the United Fruit Company to secure the iatter's ad-
hesion to the conditions of the settlement.
pn the foregoing conditions, the workers agreed

to call off the strike, but the eompany refused to
acknowledge the settlement. Therefore the strike
has been continued, and the government, which had
sought a quick solution in order to reestablish trade
and' Industry, upon which its own income and lite

depend, now sides openly with its master, the United
Fruit Company.
Repression and provocation are on the order ol

the day. The I'nited Fruit Co., the newly formed'
"Anti-Communist League" and the government Itself
vie with each other in their efforts to provoke th*
workers.

At dawn on September 12 the national police made
ft savage raid on general strike headquarters at
Finca Los Angeles and' after shooting up the whole
settlement, endangering the lives of the strikers, their
wives and children, arrested everyone they could
catch and expelled them from the country without
any further formality. Comrade Jaime Cerdas, mem-
ber of the C.C. of the C. P. and also of the general
strike committee and one of the most active organ-
izers, was wounded severely. The workers' homes
were soon enveloped in flames and now the some-
what decimated' but just as resolute general strike
committee is obliged to meet elsewhere.

In the attempt to smash the strike, every methotf
is being used. The workers cannot be intimidated,
and are backing tin the leadership of the strike to

the fullest degree. The strike leadership on its part,

is straining every effort to prevent the workers from
restoring to acts of terrorism, all the more difficult

in view of the provocative actions ot the Company
and the government. Evidently what the company
hopes for is an insurrection, as it would be the sur-
est means of checking the development of an inter-

national movement for the organization of the plan-
tation workers of the whole Carrlbean area. Above
all, the forces of reaction realize the Importance of

the proletarian vanguard and are concentrating thei*

efforts to destroy it.

At the Special Session of the Costa Rlcan Congress,
opened last week, an attempt fs being made to outlaw
the mmmunist movement. Charges of high treason

have already been brought against Congressman
Mora. It is apparent that this is but an effort to

provoke an outbreak such as occurred' In El Salvador
several years ago, which would give the government
a legal excuse to murder the militant working class

leaders.
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French Bolshevik-Leninists Decide

To Enter S.F.l.O. as Faction
At the recent conference of the

French Section of the International

Communist League (Bolshevik-

Leninists) it was decided by a

majority vote to enter the S.F.I.O.

(French Socialist Party) us a fac-

tion and to work there for the

same prnciples which our organiz-

ation has upheld on an internation-

al acale, first as the Left Opposition

of the Comintern and, after the

German, debacle, as an independent

group. The tactleal turn of tho

French League is motivated by the

near approach of the decisive

struggle with Fascism in Prance

and the necessity of establishing

closer contact with the mass of

socialist workers who are experi-

encing a deep process of ferment

and political differentiation. The

tactical move of the League is de-

Bigfied to put it in a position to

influence them for a revolutionary

policy. The united front pact con-

cluded by the Socialist and Stalin-

ist party bureaucracies had ex-

cluded the League from participa-

tion, thus isolating it from the

mass movement. With its small nu-

merical forces the League, despite

the power of its ideas, would have

been, condemned to ineffectiveness

In such a situation. And since.iu the

estimation of the International

Communists, the showdown with

Fascism is near at hand—perhaps

a matter of months—a swift tac-

tical turn on the part of the

League was deemed' necessary. The

French comrades did not wish to

stand aside as sectarians in order

to draw lessons after the victory of

Fascism. They chose to force their

way into the mass movement,

through the only door open under

present conditions, to influence tlie

movement for revolutionary strug-

gle and victory.

It goes without saying that the

sharp turn in tactics decided upon

by our French comrades does not

in any way or in any degree signi-

fy a renunciation of any of the

ideas wbicli have bound the Bol-

shevik-Leninists of the world toge-

ther—ideas which are all now com-

pressed into the slogan of tlie

Fourth International and the strug-

gle for its realization. Tlie action

is taken without any thought of

reconciliation with reformism or

centrism as represented by the par-

ties of the Second International,

any more than ten-years' existence

of the International Left Opposition

as a faction of the Communist In-

ternational meant a reconciliation

with Stalinism.

Both the major French parties

today—Stalinist and Socialist—are

centrist parties. There are two
Important differences, however. The

former s moving backward from

the principles and methods of revo-

Intionary Marxism and is deprived

of any semblance of internal demo-

cracy; the' latter is in a crisis

marked by the complete bankruptcy

of reformism, a deep process of

radiealization is taking place in the

ranks, and the bureaucracy is not

in a position to prohibit a wide in-

ternal democracy. In these cir-

cumstances—with the danger of

Fascism imminent— the French

League of International Commu-
nists arrived at the conclusion to

enter the Socialist Party as a fac-

tion.

Prior to the decision of the con-

ference to take this step the Na-

tional Committee of the Communist
League of America decided, by a

majority of 8 to 1, to recommend
this course to tlie French com-

rades, despite the great dangers

and difficulties involved in such a

drastic reorientation. We recomm-
ended this course with full confi-

dence that they would remain

true »o their banner and carry it

with them into the Socialist Party.

That this confidence was fully

justified is confirmed by the latest

issne of La Verite which has just

arrived. It is published now in the

name of "The Bolshevik-Leninist

Faction of the S.F.I.O.—formerly

the Communist League."

We print below the declaration

of the French comrades upon enter-

ing the S.F.l.O. as well as a state-

ment on the decision of the na-

tional conference. From these doc-

uments it is clear that the Bolshe-

vtif-Leninists of France remain

what they were and that they have

been accepted by the socialist

womers as such.

We shall follow and report the

feverish developments in France

and the part played in them by the

Bolshevik-Leninists. The key to the

whole world situation is now in

France. The issue will not remain

long undecided. The question Is

:

The horrible reaction of Fascism,

or—the liberating victory of the

working class, for France, and not

only for France. The Bolshevik-

Lenfcntst faction of the French So-

eialist party will have a great role

to play in the answer to this mo-
mentous question. We shall watch

their -struggle with passionate sym-
pathy and give them all the moral
and material aid in our power.

—J. P. C.

Declaration of French Bolshevik-Leninists

(Translated from La Verite)

At the Third National Conference of the Communist League, the

Bolshevik-Leninists of France after examining the French and in-

ternational political situation and the situation in the workers'

movement, reaffirmed their conviction that the program and methods

of Leninism, the bases of their activities, are today more necessary

than ever for the proletariat in ordfer to resist Fascism, overthrow
the capitalist system and march towards the socialist society.

The Bolshevik- Leninists maintain that, following the February

events, tlie two great organizations of the working class have ac-

cepted the slogan of the united front, for which we struggled for

many years; however, they have not endowed' it with the active

content so necessary because of the threat of reaction. Nevertheless,

a lieepgoing and radical regrouping of the working class is taking

place, political differentiation occurring through a process of uni-

fication. The Bolshevik-Leninists want to play the greatest role in

this regrouping towards u single revolutionary party of the prole-

tariat, which cannot take place except in action, in the elaboration

and criticism of action.

Under present conditions, to continue as a small independent

group would not permit us to play our role with the force demanded
by the gravity of the situation. That is why we have decided to

enter tlie Socialist party, as we are, with our program and ideas.

In the ranks of the sections of the Socialist party, shoulder to

shoulder with its revolutionary workers, with the working class of

France, in the common struggle against the bourgeoisie, we want
TO ELABORATE .WITH TIIKJI THE BEST MEANS, THE BEST
METHODS TO EMANCIPATE OURSELVES FROM THE FET-
TERS OF CAPITALISM.

In entering the ranks of the Socialist party, the Bolshevik-

Leninists ask only the right to participate in its activities, to defend,

equally with all other tendencies, those ideas which have been

forged in years of struggle ; we agree to be disciplined in revolu-

tionary action.

The Bolshevik-Leninists call upon all their sympathizers to

transform their sympathy into adherence, by associating them-

selves with us in this decisive step.

Comrades, join us in the ranks of the Socialist party for tlie

revolutionary struggle of the proletariat!

Without renouncing our past and pur ideas, but also without any
mental reservations o£ sectarianism, we speak out what is: it is

necessary to enter the Sociulist party; not for the sake of exhibi-

tions, nor of experiences, but for serious revolutionary work under

the banner of Marxism.
—National Conference of the Communist League of France.

Youth Unite

Against Fascism

(Continued from Page 1)

pact submitted by the Y. P. S. L.

After detailed discussion, and sev-

eral proposed amendments to the

droit the entire mntter was refer-

red io u steering committee consist-

ing of one representative from each

or the organizations at the meeting.

The steering committee was em-

powered to make the detailed plans

for the demonstration, invite other

organizations to Hie arrangements

committee, e!c. It was unanimous-

ly agreed that seals on the arrange-

ment and steering committee

would be left, open for the Young
Communist League and the Nation-

al Student League. A letler is to

be sent to each of these organiza-

tions asking them to reconsider

their decision.

Third Conference of French League
(Translated from la Verite)

Our third national conference

terminates a decade of struggle of

the revolutionary group, the Bol-

shevik-Leninists of France. In

1924 a handful of militants of the

French Communist party reacted

against the first signs of the Stal-

inist policy of revising Leninism

which was characterized by the

anti-Trotskyist offensive in the

Russian Communist party and then

in the entire Communist Interna-

tional. "Oppositionist" sections

formed. Without international con-

nections, isolated from the power-

ful reserve of the Russian opposi-

tion, suffering from the vices of a

section only recently released in

Tours from the opportunist and so-

cial-patriotic grip, these new sec-

tions suffered many crises, the toll

paid to the process of doctrinal

selection.

Foundation of La Verite and the

Struggle for tlw Reform
of the C. I.

lu 19*20 hardly a dozen militants

founded La Verite. The shameful

expulsion of Trotsky from the U.S.

S.H. deprived the Russian Opposi-

tion of its leader, but allowed its

forces greater activity in the ser-

vice of the world revolution.

lieginning with this date, the aim
of our section "Was to struggle

against the degeneration of the
revolutionary movement", our meth-

od — "reform of the Communist
International", which despite the

ae< uniiilation of Stalinist mistakes

wa-4 the vanguard of the? revolu-

tionary forces of the proletariat.

The Degeneration of the C.I.

The German Defeat
The degeneration of the C. I.

deepened. It was characterized by

a multitude of zig-zags and a bu-

reiiucratic-hierarchical regime. The
result was the German defeat; the
importance of this defeat which,

measured by its effects on the

workers' movement, the fact that

the mistakes causing the defeat

were approved without discussion

in any section, removed any per-

spective of reform. As a revolu-

tionary party of the proletariat,

the 3rd International could no
longer play its progressive role.

Like the 2nd International in 1914,

it had ceased to live as a dynamic
res oiutkmary factor.

Our Record in this Period

In our struggle for the reform
of the'C. I., step by step we formed
a strong organization on an inter-

national scale which now consists

of more than 25 sections on every

continent, unified on a common pro-

grammatic and principle platform,

having a press and cadres in each
country. By this method it recon-

stituted the political capital of thft

world proletariat.

Towards the Fourth International

The theoretical bases of a new
international laid, the propaganda
for the Fourth International begun
in September 1933, the attempt at

joint work made with formations

who were expelled or previously

left the 2nd and 3rd Internationals,

serious progress was made and the

Relief Endangered

(Continued from Pago 1)

The City of New York has fin-

anced this relief by obtaining one

half of the sum needed from Fed-

eral relief, one fourth from the

Slate ami the remaining one fourth

from the City.

An increased siimber of far-

sighted capitalists and their poli-

ticians realize that unemployment
has become an integral part of

'•American ism" and advocate a long

term relief program. The Execu-
tive Committee of tlie United States

Conference of Mayors, presented a

plan to the President which calls

for special emergencies to meet the

winter's need, and advocate unem-

ployment iiisursi nee.

The problem confronting the

workers of New York is similar to

the one in all otiier cities of the

United .Slates, if not worse. Thi3

calls for renewed action for the or-

ganization of the unemployed into

city, county ami sfate-wide organ-

izations, and united action between

the different unemployed organiza-

tions for our demands.

Communist League Replies to Letter

OfA.W.P. on Unity

current for the Fourth Internation-
al gained in the entire world. The
cry of rabid hate of the world
bourgeoisie against L. Trotsky,
and then the expulsion order in

April 1934 is on a par with the re-

ception the world bourgeoisie gave
the 1st International at its founda-
tion !

The Third International was
born in the grandiose circumstanc-
es of a victorious proletarian revo-
lution. The 4th International found
its ralson d'etre in the dramatic
circumstances of the degeneration
of this revolution. The task of

Lenin In 1914 struggling against i

the torrential current of chauvin-
j

ism was difficult; our task in tW
centrist morass is quite as difficult.

Defeats have been suffered by the
masses and have created a rellux
in the sentiment of international-

ism. So much more imperative is

the struggle for the 4th Interna-
tional. In the teeth of the threat
of an imperialist war, of the Fas-
cist wave, our 3rd National Con-
ference makes this struggle the

axis of its activity.

For a United Revolutionary Party!

To build a revolutionary interna-
tional means to struggle on a na-
tional scale for a revolutionary
party. This is an urgent task in

France where the coming to j>ower

of Fascism would have as its con-
sequence the disapearance for a
whole period of any perspective of

socialist revolution in Europe,
while on the contrary, a revolution-

ary rise would crack Fascism in

Italy and Germany and open up a
new development of the world rev-

olution.

In the face of the new situation

created in the French workers'
movement by the rapproachement
of the two large parties which
claim to speak in its interest, by
the perspective of organic unity of

these parties, in the regrouping
that such a perspective would
cause, our 3rd National Conference
believes that the S.F.l.O. can in i

this situation by its present state

of evolution, and thanks to a poli-

tical differentiation actively taking
place In its ranks, become a milieu

of revolutionary regroupmeut. That
is why our 3rd National Conference
decided for the entrance of our
members into the S.F.l.O. without
that in any way meaning the aban-
donment of our conceptions, the
renunciation of our past struggle
which guarantees our continuity.

Disapproval and Equivocal Approval

This decision of our National

Conference has caused' much con-
fused and violent disapproval. It

eomes from numerous comrades
who confuse our organization with
a revolutionary party, for the con-
stitution of which we were only a
medium. These comrades forget

that correct ideas have an active

effect only when they have a mass
basis, consequently an organized'

basis capable of playing a decisive
independent role.

Approbations are not lacking. A
diversity of partisans of "organic
unity" approve our entry. Those
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who aspire to this unity by con-

fusedly giving to it the content of

a strong revolutionary party, which
is still to be created, should under-

stand (hat this -'unity" can only

have this virile content on the basis

of revolutionary principles. The
1'iipisics (Party of Proletarian

Unity, formerly Right wing Com-
muiiisis) who confine themselves
to applauding imr entry, should

slop subordinating themselves to

the electoral eretlnisin of their

leaders. The partisans of the

"unity of lire and water", with the

Marynels and the Kenaudels,
should know that "we carry not
unity but battle to the social trait-

ors*' (Kail Liebkiiocht ).

We have not broken with Stalin

in older to collaborate in the poli-

cies of the Marqnets or the other

iliaisteis of the king. The exclu-

sion of a part of social traitors,

create, through the evolution it ex-

pnsses, the possibility of our en-

try. It is necessary to emphasize
tliul we did not break with the

Communist International in order
to allow the lieutenants of Stalin

to freely continue (even wnen we
were expelled from the party) their

work of the revision of Leninism.

We greeted the evolution of the

Saint Denis district, in the degree
that it was progressive. We will

carry on a firm struggle against
any anti-Leninist degeneration!

Militant socialists! We have re-

fused "flip infiltration Into the S.F.

l.O. by any means" which was
proposed by several militants who
are no longer with us.

(
We think

that the Socialist Party can play an
important role for the regroupment
and activity of the revolutionary
forces in France. We will bring

all our energy to bear in this work.
You can count on it as on our

revolutionary discipline!

Sept. 27, 1934.

Provisional Organization Committee
American Workers Party

A. J. Muste, Chairman
Dear Comrades:
We have given careful consider-

ation to your letter of September

IS and agree with you that the

fusion of our organizations for the

task of building a new revolution-

ary party would be a revolutionary

step forward. Since such an ac-

tion would signify the first move
for the unification of the revolu-

tionary forces, after more than a

decade of disintegration and splits,

it could hardly fail at the very be-

ginning to Inspire and attract a
considerable number of revolution-

ary workers in addition to the

present members of our respective

organizations. In view of these

prospects it is our opinion that the

fusion would provide a sufficient

basis to justify us iu formally

launching the new party.

Armed with the program of

Marxism, such a party, despite its

conlpa ratively small sixe at its in-

ception, would have a good' oppor-

tunity to become the rallying cen-

ter lor those workers who are

breaking away from reformism
and centrism, as represented by
the Socialist and Stalinist parties.

More than that, by direct partici-

pation in the class struggle, the

new party could draw into its

ranks a large number of workers
who are awakening for the lirst

(

time to political consciousness.

The lightning speed of class de-

velopments, however, makes it im-
perative that we grasp this oppor-
tunity while there is yet time, be-

fore the developments pass us by
and seek another point of crystal-

lization. Our chance to introduce

the new revolutionary party into

the situation as an independent
force, and to make that party the

axis around which further devel-

opments proceed, depends in the

highest degree on the speed with
which we compose such differences

as may remain between us and pro-

ceed directly to the organic luaion

of the two organizations and the

formal declaration of the new
party.

The maximum of clarity in the

fundamental questions of the pro-

gram is, of course, a prerequisite

for success. The new party must
cut with a sharp blade. If during
the past six years especially, iu

close collaboration with the Bol-

shevik-Leninists of the world, we
have preoccupied ourselves with

theoretical work, and stubbornly
pursued that work as an isolated

and hounded group, it is precisely

because we have understood the

fearful debacle in the practice of

the dominant parties on an inter-

national scale as the direct out-

come of the degeneration of theory.

We aim to continue this work
and to contribute all we can to the

clarification of principle in such
further discussion as may be nec-

essary to prepare the fusion, and iu

the new party, after the fusion is

accomplished, also.

But, in our opinion, this work
must be carried on now iu direct

and immediate connection with the

task which is imposed upon us by
the general situation, namely, the

founding of a revolutionary party.

The fusion of our two organizations

and the joint struggle to establish

the new party as a power in the

labor movement need not and can-

not wait until every comma is put
in its jwoper place and every hair

is split in two. Our central task

now, as we understand it. is to

unite our forces and create a
movement. The extent to which we
comprehend this, and the speed

with which we accomplish it, will

be a good' test of what theory

means to us as a guide to action.

The programmatic documents sub-

mitted to you by the Communist
League delegation during the dis-

cussions previously held, taken to-

gether with the revised draft pro-

gram of the American Workers
Party, contain the essential princ-

iples which, we believe, constitute

the sufficient programmatic foun-

dation upon which a party, formed
out of a fusion between your or-

ganization and ours, Is justified

and possible. There remain, of

course, a number of differences of

opinion as to formulation on cer-

tain points; but many of these have
already been overcome to a large

extent, and we are confident that

the necessary further clarification

can be achieved in negotiations to

prepare the unity and in the active

common life of the new party.

It is our opinion that the full

program of the new party must be

an. elaborate and carefully worked
out document, and that in all prob-

ability its final form will not be

arrived at for some time to come.

For the present, we believe that

the new party needs a concise di-

rect statement of principle and ac-

tion, omitting the expository, ex-

planatory, and semi-narrative ma-
terial of your revised program. We
believe that such a statement could

be drawn up within a very short

lime by the use ot your draft pro-

gram and our programmatic ma-
terial. We hold that such a state-

ment should be a joint product of

our organizations, and therefore

propose that a joint committee be

immediately appointed to proceed

with this work. The points, con-

cisely formulated iu this declara-

tion, could subsequently be expand-

ed expositorily in tho form of

popular agitational pamphlets.

The new party, formed by the

merger ot our organizations, will

naturally be an autonomous organ-

ization which will determine for il-

scll its own international aiiiiia-

tions or connections, as well as all

other questions. Upon the comple-

tion of the merger it is our under-

standing thai both organizations

will dissolve into the new party.

The Communist League will there-

by sever its organization connec-

tions as a separate group with the

international Communist League.

We will propose, at the same time,

that the new parly establish Ira-

ternal relations wilh the Interna-

tional Communist League and all

other groups and parlies working

for a new (Fourth) International

and collaborate with them in the

work of preparing the new world

parly.

We agree with you that the

best defense of the Soviet Union,

and the most effective way now to

liberate the Workers Stale from

tlie incubus of Stalinism is the

building of powerful revolutionary

parties of the new international iu

the capitalist countries. This con-

ception lies al the root of our fun-

damental conceptions and has ani-

mated all our activity. We consid-

er it incorrect, however, to coun-'

tcrpose this fundamental task of

reviving the revolutionary move-
ment in the capitalist countries to

the struggle of the Bolshevik-Len-

inists within the Soviet Union to

preserve and strengthen the Dic-

tatorship of the Proletariat, to re-

form it and cleanse it of bureau-

cratic degeneration. Since the re-

gime of Stalinism has strangled

the revolutionary party in the So-

viet L'nion no less liiau in other

countries, this struggle for the re-

form o! tlie Workers Stale requires

that the Bolshevik-Leninists in the

l.S.S.H.—and tlie new parties of

the Fourth International with them
—aim at the creation of a new
party, thai is, the revival of the

Bolshevik party under new condi-

tions. But this can be accomplished

only as a result of the successful

development of the New Interna-

tional in the capitalist countries.

In your letter reference is made
to ihe different origins of the two
organizations, different habits of

work, etc. This undoubtedly Will

present certain difficulties in the

first stages of the fusion, and pos-

sibly even afterward. But there Is

also a positive side, insofar as the

different experiences aud differenc-

es in emphasis which have marked
the main activities of the members
of the two organizations, can be

reg-irded now, in the light of the

concrete tasks of the present, as

raliier complementary than anta-

gonistic. The reciprocal influence

of the active militants ot each group
on the others, within a single or-

ganization, can make for a rounded
and firmly united party.

Our fundamental task, as we see

it, is to bring our forces together

and form the new party without
ueluj\ As a practical method of

preparing and hastening the uni-

licatiou we submit the following

concrete proposals:

1. That we set up a joint unity

committee composed of an
equal number from each or-

ganization.

2. That this joint committee be

charged with the task of pre-

paring a draft of a declara.

lion of principles and a pro-

gram of action for the new
party.

3. That this joint committee
draw up the organization

plans to effect the unification

at a joint convention in the

near future, and also work
out detailed plans to adjust
organization questions, press,

name of the party, etc.

If these proposals meet with
your approval, we are ready to se-

lect our representatives to the

unity committee without delay.

Yours fraternally,

National Committee
Communist League of America

ABNE SWABECK,
Secretary

A.F.of L Convention

(Continued frota Page 1)

tune moment.
Tlie Frisco strike also revealed

the role ot tlie reactionary leaders

in their -struggle against the strike

and ihe left wing.

Organizing the Left Wing
These struggles have been big

lessons to the new developing pro-

gressive and left wing force in the

A. F. oi" L. The opposition is be-

ginning to learn tlie ins and outs
and the need of an organized left

wing. The Toledo struggle and the

Minneapolis strike brought to the
foie, in the clearest form, the kind
of new leadership ne need and the

tactics necessary to win the strikes

and defe.it tlie reactionary aims of

ihe A. F. of L. leaders.

The new progressive opposition is

a growing force. On the one hand,

there is the vast army of new
members coming into the A. F. of L.

through the organization of work-
ers iu the basic industries, forming
new unions. On the other hand, in

Ihe old craft outfits, such as the
teamsters, the longshoremen, etc.,

new recruits and conditions under
the XKA are making for unions and
locals that are putting up battles

that every worker can l>e proud of

and which strike fear into every
reactionary leader.

Tlie "Red" Scare
The "lied" scare will be played

up to the highest point by the con-
servatives. Most, of the 'Teds" in

tile union have nothing In common
with Stalinism, and sad to say, a
goodly number must yet be intro-

duced to tlie theories of commun-
ism. The "red -eai e" that Creen
and ('omjKiny speak of is in reality

file militant progressive left wing
movement that is now developing.
They realize this and want to nip
it in the bud. They understand
what a strike like Minneajwlis
means. Tiiey know that the strik-

ers were unanimous in their sup-
port of the leadership of the Min-
neapolis strike. They know that
strike leadership of this type and
calibre is deadly poison to their
treacherous conservative role, and
that this type of unionism spells
ruin to the bosses and to their labor
lieutenants.

Against Political Discrimination

The progressive left wingers
must fight in this convention for
the right, of union members to be-
long to any political party of their
choice. A fight must be put up
against Green and Company who
endeavor to expel communists and
others. They must fight for social
insurance. They must see that the
six-hour day and five-day week,
with no reduction in pay, becomes

a fighting point for the general re-

duction of ail hours of work, espe-

cially iu the industries where 44
and o4 hours still prevail for mil-

lions of workers. The labor leaders

must be instructed to resign from
the NitA and all other class colla-

boration labor boards. A struggle

against Ihe KHA must be developed

through a militant class trade un-
ion policy.

1 lie compromise proposal of the

aieial trades unions on the strug-

gle over the "vertical" or industri-

al form of union organization doea

not conform to the developments.

It will retard the forward march
toward amalgamation. In fact it

is more of an attempt to head off

amalgamation in the building of

industrial unions than a step in

that direction. The federal untona
must be transformed into industrial

unions as rapidly as possible.

It is true that the militant left

wing will not be able to win its ob-

jectives at this convention. Never-
theless, it must put its program be-

fore the gathering and use the

convention as a forum to further

crystallize its forces. The future

of the American labor movement
belongs to the new type of militant

leaders and the new tactics that

they are developing.

—HUGO OEHLEB.
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Issues Of The Day At The

A- F. of L. Convention
In his keynote speech to the i with representatives of the admin-

F-ifty- Fourth annual convention of.

the American Federation of Labor,

now in session hi San Franeiseo,

president William Green hailed the

strike truce proposal made in Pres-

ident Roosevelt's broadcast the

night before. Ill an interview later

he said; "I know it will meet with

a warm reception from labor."

Simultaneously the National As-

sociation of Manufacturers wel-

comed the strike truce proposal and
referred to a memorandum it had
previously submitted '"recommend-

ing the issuance by the President of

a proclamation similar to the doc-

trine laid down by the National

Council of defense during the

World War and subscribed to by

Samuel Gompers."
Strike Truces of the Fast

And why should not Green and
liis worthy cronies be ready to sub-

scribe to such a truce? They have
done it before. We recall the be-

ginning of the crisis when Presi-

dent Hoover summoned the captains

of industry and the leaders of the

trade unions and, in view of "the

national emergency", obtained a

no-strike pledge from the latter. So
here we have it; a no-strike pledge

in time of war ; a no-strike pledge

in time of crisis, and now a pros-

pective no-strike pledge in the time

ot the attempted recovery. It is

not difficult to find the grounds 01

the motivations for it ; but we ven-

ture to say that It will be much
more difficult actually to maintain

a no-strike pledge now and take
away this most powerful means of

mass resistance of the American
workers against the increasing in-

tensity of exploitation.

In this warm greeting to the

strike truce proposal by the labor

lieutenants ot capitalism we see

manifested one side of government
and '"labor" relations under the

NilA. The increasing governmen-
tal supervision of relations between
labor and the barons of industry

and finance, that is the class rela-

tions, attempts to make class colla-

boration a permanent institution to

he founded on a much broader basis

t han heretofore, with the la bor

lieutenants as the guardians, not

of the interests of the workers, but
of their hoped-for docile acquies-

cence to continued exploitation. The
trade union officials sit on the labor

relations and mediation boards.

They engage in truce agreements
and sell-out settlements of strikes

ist ration.

The trade union officials rely on
this sort of an equilibrium. No
doubt. President Koosevelt's broad-
cast fitted admirably with the A.
F. of L. convention, both from the
point of view of purpose and time
of delivery.

But there is also another side of
government and labor relations,

and this is a far more important
one. it was purlictilarly and glar-

ingly manifested in the recent tex-
tile strike. In every strike, in

practically every cif.v where textile

mills are located, the strikers'
picket lines met the government in
its real expression, in the form of
the mailed list. Cnnmen and sher-
iffs; policemen: steel-helmeted sol-

diers; tear gas. machine guns and
concentration camps; the impris-
onment and killin.; and maiming of
strikers—this is what the workers
met in their conflict with the gov-
ernment of their masters. The full

significance of this experience may
not yet be clear to the textile work-
ers who fought so heroically. But,
taken together with the empty pro-
mises by which i hey were cajoled
to return to work and, for the time
being, give up their strike weapon,
the lesson will become increasingly
clear. At the same time we will
witness the upsetting of the equil-
ibrium that the trade union officials

rely on today.

R*al Issues to the Fofe
No doubt consideration of the

proposed strike truce will dominate
the A. F. of I,, convention. But
beneath it the real issues will press
to the fore. Certain rumblings of
disagreements ami difficulties in the
official family have already ap-
peared in rbe split between those
officials who are inside the Building
Trades Department and those of the
cari>cnters. bricklayers and elec-
tricians who are outside. Of
course, this split does not. reflect

any of Hie real issues. It merely
expresses the quandary of the offi-

cial family and the attempt to lead
the is*ues into channels where they
can be blurred and obscured. But
this will not help. The problem of

the right to union organization re-

mains and this right can be won
only by fighting for it: the ques-
tion of policy and method in the
face of an arrogant class of em-
ployers begins to call lor a solu-

tion ; the question of forms of or-

(Continued mi Page 4)

Read the Crime News and
Forget Your Troubles

First it was the dashing bandit

Dillinger, now the sullen Bruno
Hauptmann, reputed kidnapper of

the Lindbergh baby, latest bour-

geois contribution to a Roman holi-

day, crowding off the front pages

of the capitalist press such minor
items as the textile strike, arms-

inquiry, NBA steel sell-out, ami
similar stuff calculated only to

disturb the working class.

Accordingly, the Hauptmann
mess has been served up to the

public in all its luscious details,

the bewitching Anita Luxemberg,
Mrs. Hauptmann crooning a cradle

song to her tiny baby, Hauptmann
as Don Juan, Hauptmann the mon
»ter, Hauptmann snarling at his

captors.

Newspapermen are snatched from
off their routine prosaic tasks, and
converted into the dashing sleuths

we see in moving pictures. No ex-

pense Is spared ; not a crank, not

a drunken panhandler with h

Hauptmann story to tell, but is

given an eager hearing. A howliny
mob dashes through the corridors

of the Bronx County courthouse,
trampling innocent victims, making
miace-meat of youthful assistant

D.A.'s, pouncing menacingly upon
the witnesses. They are reporters

hunting Interviews, with anyone,

about anything, so long as it con-

nects with the Lindbergh case.

All this lunacy, all the slobbering

details, the sob and sex angles, the

general hysteria, is carefully pre-

pared, well in advance of its re-

lease, anticipated and even manu-
factured.

First, because it sells papers

;

second, because it is part of a deep-
er purpose.

Sensation Made to Order
Flatly, the capitalist press prints

news—is forced to—but welcomes
sensation with opener arms; in fact,

with obvious and almost comical

relief. How gratefully it turns to

I be Haupt maims, and the latest

American Tragedy! The crimes of

Sir Basil Zaharoff are exciting and
dramatic enough, but Pretty Boy
Floyd furnishes less dangerous
copy.

Who, in sober fact, is the world's

To Make tile Workers Forget
Never mind the alibis: The boys

only want to sell their papers:
they'd print news but the pubili-

isn't interested. The interest in the

Hauptmann case is genuine enough,
but still not to a degree to satisfy

the press. They must magnify this

interest a thousand times, dinning
the public ear until it can hear
nothing else. Strikers must aban-
don the picket lines to discuss the

llaujitmaiin clues; workers must
forget that they are hungry in

•heir absorption with the job ot

most dangerous criminal? Who is

your real monster, thirsting for

human blood', greedy, insatiable?

Hauptmann? Even if lie is guilty

of a doaen such crimes, horrifying
the world, be is a petty amateur
in crime as compared to any
church- going, phi hint rapist arms
manufacturer. Set the newspaper
hounds truly on the I>u Pout trail,

and they will uncover as choice a

mess as ever the late lamented
Graphic or the Mirror printed. And
the boys have the talent to drama-
tize the stuff, too. if they so desired,

examining every inch of wood In

the Hauptmann garage.

It. is not true that there ia only
one thought in the public mind

;

that nothing else is discussed in

the home and public places ; that

there is only one issue before the

world, (hat the world has stopped

and the Depression suspended,

merely to see Hwupfman go to the

electric chair. The newspapers are
merely trying to give yon that im-

pression. —HENRY CAPE.

Cannon, Muste Address
Paterson Silk Workers
I'aterson, N. J.—-A crowd of 3(10

silk wbrkers. constituting the
largest local meeting brought to-

gether by any left-wing organiza-
tion in some years, packed Oakley
Ilali Sunday night and received

with warm applause (tic addresses
of James I>. Cannon and A. ,f.

Muste. This was the first public
meeting held under the Joint aus-
pices of the Communist Ijeague and
(he American Workers Party, and
references made by both speakers
to the probability of unity on a
revolutionary program in the near
future were greeted enthusiastical-

ly.

Muste Scores "Settlement"
Comrade Muste, the first speaker,

analyzed the recent textile strike,

and characterized the settlement as

a flagrant betrayal. Muste pointed
out that the workers must not re-

gard the strike as altogether a
wasted effort, especially in view of

the moral effect of the militant
activities of textile workers all

over the country. He went on to
show that nothing had been won of

the original demands of the I'.T.

W., and that in a way something
bad been lost since Paterson boss-
es, who had formerly signed large-
scale joint agreements could now
point to the Winaut Report as fav-
oring shop- h.v-shop settlement.

"'This worthless report was en-
dorsed by the leaders of the U.T.
W.," said Muste. '"at a moment
when the strike was still on the
upswing. They did not even re-
quire the bosses to accept the re-

port. Without a single guarantee,
not even a paper one, they called
off the strike, leaving thousands of
workers high-and-dry without their
jobs. To produce such a result, it

was necessary to have the type of
leaders now in control of the U.T.
W. and the A. F. of L. in general,

that is, men who combine with
stupidity, a lack of courage and
disloyalty to the working class."

Cannon .Analyzes Strike Wave
Comrade Cannon discussed the

general background of the textile

strike, analyzed the militant mood
which has become more and more
characteristic of labor in nil iurpor-

tant industries in the past year,

and took up in some detail the
manner in which the textile strike

was run in Paterson. His criticism

of the Ixivestoneite local chief of

the silk Federation, EH Keller, was
greeted with vociferously-expressed
approval by the workers present.
During the samp afternoon, a group
numbering about TOO had gathered
at union headquarters to complain
about the fact that the strike had
been called off without a member-
ship meeting and thai Keller, in

order to maintain power, was vio-

lating the union constitution hi a
dozen ways.
Comrade Cannon said that it was

not surprising that Southern mill
workers, holding a union card for
the first time in their lives, should
be unable to offer resistance to the
sell-out perpetrated by Green, Me-
Mahon and Gorman.

"Paterson, however."' he contin-
ued, "is the bearer of the great
tradition of militant struggle in the
industry. Here every militant un-
ion current has found full expres-
sion in its time. Here the I. W. W.
had its stamping ground in its hal-
cyon days. Here the workers are
always ready for struggle: they
have been through the mill, they
are union men from head to toe and
know ihe meaning of that. How
come that in such a town this rot-
ten 'settlement' could be perpetrat-
ed by a pint-sized Corman without
" single obstacle being put in his

(Continued on Page 4)

Youth DemonstrateAgainst
Italian Fascism Friday

A monster united from demon-
stration will be the reply to the
New York workers, on < Ictober

12, to the Yankee Stadium pageant
In greeting of 300 Italian Fascist
students. A I'nited Youth Com-
mittee lias been set up including

the Y. P.X.I,., the Student League
for Industrial Democracy. the

Communist Youth Opposition and
the Spurtaeus Youth League. Roth
the Young Communist League and
the National Student League re-

fused to participate in this ar-

rangement committee on the
grounds that the Lovestoneites and
Trotsky ites* were in it. All youth
organizations have been invited by
the I.'nited Youth Committee to

join the united front.

The Yankee Stadium pageant for

the 300 Italian Fascist students is

part of a systematic campaign of

Mussolini's to popularize Italian

Fascism in this country. The stu-
dents are to tour the important
cities and universities of the coun-
try. In addition Mussolini's •"Fav-

orite Band" Is touring the country.
Already they have been '"greeted"

by demonstrations of New York
workers when they appeared at a

theater in this city.

All anti-Fascist organizations
must be rallied to protest this ar-
rogant provocation. Wherever they
appear the working c.iass organism-

1

tious should stage a counter-dein-

j

onstration. A united front of these]
forces must be consummated. It'

can become the starting point of|

genuine common action against
Fascism and ail forms of capitalist
reaction.

Assemble before Yankee Stadium
on Oct. I2thl Protest the provoca-
tions of .Mussolini! Forge the un-
ited front against Fascism!
Members and sympathizers of the

Communist league and the spur-
1 ileus Youth Ijeague will meet at

their central headquarters, 144
second Avenue, on Friday, Oct. 12.

at 11 :00 A.M.

The Stalinists, through thr Am-
ercian League Against War and
Fascism, held a rival conference on
Thursday for a demonstration for
the same purpose, on Ihe same day
and place. Hardly twenty-four
hours intervened between the call

and the meeting of the conference.
Tlie Y.P.h'.L.. the S.L.I. I), and

the I'nited Youth Committee sent
observers to the conference, the
first two organizations having been
invited. lien Fischer ami Joe
Carter representing the Committee
and Aaron Levenstefn of the Y.P.
S.L. and Hal Draper of the S.I..1.D.

protested the holding of a dual con-
ference. They scored the refusal I

of the Y.C.L. and ihe N.S.L. to
Join the united front. The invita-
tion extended to Ihe Youth Section
of the American League Against
War and Fascism, they stated, had
not been answered.
A representative of the American

League Against War and Fascism
(Continued on Pay* 4)

BUILD THE LEAGUE
The Stalinists disagree with n.s

once aKain. They object to the

unification of the Communist
League and the American Workers
Part into a revolutionary party in

America. They are issuing advice
to the membership of both organ-
izations. They even warn the
leaders of the two organizations
against the fusion on the ground
that if will not do Stalinism any-

good.

They realize that a new revolu-

tionary party will be able to chal-

lenge them on every front. While
they fear the new militancy of the
Socialists, they nevertheless figure

they can handle them. The pros-

pect of a new revolutionary Marx-

ist party, however, throws them
into a panic.

lint we still think the new party
is necessary. Let us not delay this

important step- You can help.

Build the foundation of the new
party by helping now to build the
Communist League. We have is-

sued one-dolalr and five-dollar cer-

tificates. Every reader should buy
one. Send in your contribution at
once. You will receive a NEW
PARTY CERTIFICATE by return

mail. Every member of the League
and every sympathizer should buy
one of these certificates. Each
branch is organizing a special drive

to recruit members and collect the

new party fund.

ARMED CLASHES IN SPAIN
AS CIVILWAR BEGINS

Spanish Workers Destiny

Hinges onMilitantAction
The Spanish Revolution began in

the spring of YXU with the over-

throw of the monarchy and was
carried to great heights by the

mass action of the workers and
peasants Its further progress was
checked by the bet rayal of the

Socialist partj leaders, who at the

Nine shared power with the Repub-
licans ami Ihe sectarian putschisin

of the anarchists. Between them
ihey objectively prepared the way
for the present rightist regime.

With the setting in of reaction

in 1!)X3, the political forces of the

nation gravitated to both extremes.

The .Socialist party, in an attempt

to rectify its past, has pushed its

more conservative leaders to the

background and forged ahead under

a new banner—that of the Prole-

tarian dictatorship. Important sec-

tions of the anarcho-syndicalist

movement have oriented towards
political action. On the other ex-

treme the Catholic Popular Agrar-

ian (Fascist) Party of Gil Kobles

has come to the fore, anxious to

fulfill its historic role in Spain as

has been done by the Fascist par

ties of Italy and Germany-

Political Crisis in Spain

The last few weeks have wit-

nessed the development of a serious

political crisis in Spain. The right-

centrist government of Samper is

on the verge of complete collapse.

Representing a minority of the

Cortes, it has been unable to solve

any of the pressing economic and
political problems ot the day. Tha
Fascists are demanding the forma-

tion of a "majority" government
which means that they wood have
to be included. Gil Rubles openly

announces that this would be only

a temporary arrangement, and that

the time when the Fascists will

make a bid for complete power, is

not. far distant.

Faced with this situation, the

Socialist Party, claiming to speak

for the majority of the proletariat

of Spain issued a manifesto in

KI Sotialista on Sept. 28 in which

it is predicted that the decisive

showdown with Fascism will take

place during October. This mani-

festo, reads in part as follows:

Socialist Party Manifesto

'"Next month may well be our

October. The maneuvers of the re-

actionaries should catch no one in

the proletarian camp off his guard.

We must be projutred for anything.

. . . The great army of workers of

field and city should from this mo-

ment consider themselves mobilized,

so that at the proper moment, ev-

eryone will know his post and his

mission and carry forward his task

without any wavering or doubt."

Declaring that the Socialist Party

docs not pretend to foresee the

events of October, the manifesto

adds, "But we do know that the

horizon has not yet cleared. The
rightists will attempt to get as far

as ihey can. Days of difficult trial

for us are ahead. Our prepara-

tions must not fail. Everything

must lie completely organized, no

longer must anything be left for

the morrow. We must have every

detail prepared for our victory.

I'lius there will be no risk of awak-
ening one day to find ourselves un-

der a Fascist dictatorship.''

After stating that the party will

not. back out of the most costly

sacrifices. El Sociallsta goes on to

say. "'Our responsibilities before

the Spanish proletariat are enor-

mous because there does not exist

in Spain any other organized force

with as concrete objectives as the

S. I'. The now weakened bourgeois

parties will have to seek difficult

twisting bypaths if they are to

win : but. on the other hand, the

working class knows what it wants

to achieve, and how to accomplish

its ends."

Aim to Conquer Power
The manifesto goes on to relate

the efficiency with which the Span-

ish workers even today are collec-

tively and successfully working the

land, mines and enterprises of

many industries that the capital-

ists were forced to abandon because

of their inability to make profits.

These enterprises are now func-

tioning under the direction of the

Socialist T'nion, which is pointed

to as the model for ttie future
workers' state. The manifesto con-
tinues :

"We have our own army, already
prepared for mobilization. We have
our international!) olic.v, our plans
for socialization, our ideas ,-on-

cerning the reorganization of insti-

tutes and universities, our own
plans as to the banks. We have
the masses of those who produce.
The only thing we lack is power
and therefore we must contpier it.

. . . The coui|ue.st of power is not
and cannot be achieved by a min-
ority but rather by the whole mass
of working people. ... It is no
longer possible to progress by de-
mocratic means beyond the jjoiiit

reached in the first two years of
the republic. ,\Ve must now take
a much greater leap forward. It

this leap is not made, not only will
Social Democracy be lost, but we
will fall Into the abyss of white
terror, repression and ignominy."

Sabotage of United Front

An unfortunate circumstance in

the present situation in Spain, is

the fact that the Socialist party in-

sists on its preparations to seize

power unaided. Even it we recog-
nize the hegemony of the Social-

ists over the majority of the prole-

tariat, the very important minority
which maintains its organizational
and ideological independent should
not be left out of account. The
National Confederation of Labor,
controlled by the anarcho-syndical-
ists, has a following of several

hundred thousand of the country's
industrial workers, precisely those
with the most militant traditions
during past years. The Syndical-
ist Libertarians with their imixir-

tant trade union following in the
Opposition unions, and the three
communist groui>s, must all be

taken into consideration in any ser-

ious attempt to carry through a
workers' revolution.

But the leaders of the Spanish
Socialist Party have consistent Ij

sabotaged every attempt to form
the Workers Alliance on a national
scale. This united front organiza-
tion, from which the future Work-
ers Councils of Spain may well
emerge, is functioning efficiently in

a number of provinces with the

participation of organizations of

different tendencies, but it appears
to be the object of the Socialist

leaders, lo prevent interference as
much as possible by the various la-

bor minorities, organically allying

themselves with these lesser groups
only on a local scale in those re-

gions where said groans constitute

a considerable force.

The Minority Groups
The labor minorities, represented

by the Communist Left (Boislievik-

Leninists], Iberian Communist Fed-
eration (Maurin group:. Syndical-
ist Libertarians and the Opposition
Unions, are exerting pressure to

force the Socialist Party into a Na-
tional Workers Alliance. The truly
sincere revolutionary elements
within the Socialist Party are aid-

ing in this struggle. To sabotage
the Workers Alliance at tills time,

is to jiave the way for defeat. Only
a united front of all working class
tendencies can defeat fascism and
clear the way for the proletarian
insurrection in Spain. Within the
framework of the Workers Alliance
and In the course of the struggle,

will be tested the theories and pol-

icies ot each tendency, thus giving
the best guarantee for a successful
revolution.

Today, with reaction advancing
throughout Europe and the world,
the countries of Western BuroiN
are neit in order for the decisive
struggle. A proletarian victory ii>

either Spain or France would turn
back the tied of Fascism. Such a

revolution could not but immediate-
ly overflow the national boundaries,
becoming international in charac-
ter. All of Europe west of the
Rhine would present a solid prole-
tarian front against which Ihe bar-
i-avic regimes of Hitler and Mt.sso-
lini could not long stand. On Ihe
crest- of the new revolntionarj
wave, a new international of laboi
and a new, brighter perspective
will be opened to the workers of
the world, R. B.

Workers Conduct

Militant Stru^le

Against Fascism
The Spanish working class hai

answered a threat of fascist rule

by the declaration or a revolution-

ary genera! strike.

The political crisis, long devel-

oping, came to a climax this week
when the Samper government pre-

sented its resignation at the open-

ing session of the Cortes. A new
government has been formed under
the "radical republican" Lerroux,
representing a coalition of the

blackest reactionary elements of

the country, with the inclusion of

Fascists I Popular Action] in three
ministries.

Armed Clash***

Everything is tied up throughout
Spain, armed clashes have taken
place, the country is being placed
under martial law. As this issue

of the Militant goes to press, the
death toll has reached 50. The Na-
iituial Army and the Assault
fiuarcis are mobilized for suppres-
iou of the strike, which is already
being carried over into insurree-
lionaiy action in several province!.

The miners o! Asturias are in open
revolt in a body, and appear to be
well supplied with rifles, ammuni-
tion and even with machine guns.
Workers of every tendency In

i lie labor movement are fighting
-ide by side in the streets agalntt
ihe fascist danger now clothed iu

the vestments of governmental au-
thority. It is reported that the So-
cialist Party has seized one of the
country's largest munition plants.

With their backs to the wall and
the lessons of Germany and Aus-
tria still fresh iu their minds, So-
cialists, Syndicalists and Commu-
nists of Spain are fighting with a
determination that cannot but in-

spire every class conscious worker
iliroughoiir the world.

Socialist I'arty Appeal
In its issue of October 4, EI

Soeialista, central organ of th*
Socialist P^rty, says editorially:

"All who. as workers, are in our
ranks, must add their strength to

the common cause. The gravity of
the moment requires absolute sub-
ordination. Victory is closely linked
to discipline." However, in spite
nt the Socialist Party's assumption
of the right to undisputed leader-
ship, its own criminal negligence
anil conscious sabotage of tha
building of the National Workers'
Alliance as a united front move-
ment or all organizations and ten-
dencies, as well as their refusal to
give full support to partial strug-
gles during recent months, will be
the principal source of weakneaa
in the present movement. It will
be necessary to translate the unity
ot action of the workers, as ex-
pressed in the present revolt, into
a well-knit united front between
(he different organizations and
tendencies, if the class is to realize
its opportunity and not waste lta

energies.. As the only existing
united front of this character, the
provincial Workers Alliance* must
strive to become the national cea-
ter of the class war.

World Ijabor Mu»t Aid

Meanwhile it wilt be the duty
of all workers and all working claaa
iTganizations to give their whole
hearted support in action, to the
efforts of (he Socialist Party, while
not failing a! the same time to
pohi! out its iioliiieal and tactical
errors, in an effort to correct them.

Fa -premier Manuel Azana, left

petty bourgeois republican, baa
broken with the national govern-
ment and now maintains himself
in readiness, according to current
rii mors in Spain, to head a liberal

regime to be proclaimed in Cata-
lonia. It will be the task of the
Workers Alliance of Catalonia at
this juncture to raise the Issue of
national autonomy against the
semi-fascist central authority, at
the same time tying up the strug-
gle for national emancipation with
tlie revolutionary movement of the
workers and peasants of all Spain.

In this life and death struggle,

the fate of Western Kit rope and, in

a sense, of the entire world, will b»
vitally affecied. Workers of all

countries should organize united
front movements in support and
defense of the Spanish revolution.

DEBATE:
ADMISSION: 35 CENTS

Auspice*: International Workers School

FARMER-LABOR
Alfred Blnttbmn

Editor of COMMON SENSE

REVOLUTIONARY MARXISM
Max Shachlman

Editor of the NEW INTEBNATIONAL

IRVING PLAZA
Thursday, October 11th, 8 P.M.

Tickets on Sale at:
International Workers School, 144 Second Avenue
Common Sense, 315 Fourth Avenue
Pioneer Bookshop, 103 East 11th Street
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Young Socialists Give Young Stalinists an A.B.C
Lesson on the United Front

STALINISM ON PARADE
Some Lighter Touches of the

Chicago "Anti-War" Congress

Chicago, Oct. 3.—The Stalinists

running this spectacle tell us that

there are more than 3,300 delegates

at the 2nd Congress of the league

Against War and Fascism. Chair-

man Harry F. Ward adds this bit

«f data: "We have here a mass

of representatives In a personal

capacity." That is, a mass of dele-

gates representing themselves. Then

why did they stop at 3,300V There

are at least several hundred Chi-

cago members of the I.L.D. quite

cajwble of representing themselves.

Why weren't they here a^ dele-

gates? Why are things being 'lone

so half-heartedly? Isn't this a

serious business? It's a shame.

• • »

Chairman ward gives high praise

t» the editor of Fight, the league's

official organ. Credit, he announc-

es, "we must place on the brilliant

•boulders of Joe Pass." We always

knew Joe's head was muscular, but

this is the first time we heard that

hie shoulders were brilliant. Now

all la explained.
• • •

Some Socialists attending this

fiesta have signed a statement in

favor of the "antted front". Home-

body here told me there were fifty

of them. But 1 see by yesterday's

Daily Worker (page 1) that there

are 49, and by the same holy writ

(page 6) that there are 41. Oh

well, what the hell. . . .

• • *

In any case it's a grand turnout.

There are Methodists, Republicans,

Victor Berger's relict, vegetarians,

Quakers, the 57 varieties of Stal-

inist "front" organizations wearing

different color beards, and Roger

Baldwin (representing himself, as

usual). Nsvertlieless, it Is official-

ly announced, last year's "principal

Weakness", the absence of orgaii-

ked trade union support, "contin-

ues to constitute the chief weak-

ness" of the Congress and the

League.
Well, if that's all that's wrong. ..

• *

As a matter of fact, this little

deficiency is going to be solved

right smart. Somebody has discov-

ered "a feasible and simple" scheme

for getting into the A. F. of L., not

to speak of "other important trade

union bodies (the T.U.H.L., may-

be?). Here it is, as summed up

by Joe North, the Daily Worker's

Special Correspondent on this lot:

"The League is printing hundreds

of thousands—millions if necessary

—of questionnaires for reference

to union locals and for distribution

In the shops. This questionnaire

»sks quits simply whether the

group or the individual would join

lit a national protest in the event

of impending war? Of Impending

Fascism? Of those engaged in the

transport of manufacture of war

materials it asks whether they or

their union would register disap-

proval of impending war by refusal

to continue to work."

Now we know why Hitler came

to power! The German C. P.

omitted this questionnaire. True,

there were 5,000,000 C. I', voters,

and 8,000,000 S. P. voters, and an

enormous union movement. But

they had not taken the pledge, so

when Hitler grabbed lor power,

tnwy did nothing.

Here the Stalinists ("League

Against War and Fascism," if you

please) can't yet into the unions;

the C. P. and the S. P. have only

about 50,000 members between

them. But everybody is going to

lake the pledge. And take it from

Chairman Harry F. Ward ("The

Fighting Non-Political Parson" )

,

when you take the pledge, that

means business.

Two to one this pledge business

was just tossed off Parson Ward's

own brilliant left shoulder. . . .

• • •

Everybody here is telling me that

it Is "highly significant" that Louis

Perr!gau<i, editor of I^e Populaire,

Official organ of the French S. P.

(Section of the Second Internation-

al, by the way), is participating in

this masquerade. But I can't find

aut what the devil it is significant

of.

I started to ask one Stalinist

eostasist whether it signified that

me honest rank-and-file editors of

the official organ of the French S.

P. were not Social Fascists any

longer, but he ran away, leaving

me in the middle of the sentence.

I guess it's just significant, that's

all. Well, that's something, anyway.

Host of this parade is just "sound

and fury, signifying nothing."

I wonder whether 1 will ever get

the floor or whether this variety

show is only going to have trained

seal and tight-rope acts? Greetings.

—A Lett Social-Fascist Bank and

Flic Renegade Dishonest Worker

(Ed. Note: We publish below a

document of historical importance

on the question of the United Front.

It is the reply of the Young Peoples

Socialist League of New York City

to the demand of the Young Com-
munist League (Stalinists) that

the "Trotskyltes and Lovestone-

ites" he excluded from the united

front demonstration against the

Italian fascist student manifesta-

tion scheduled for the Yankee Sta-

dium on October 12. The reply of

the Y.I'.S.L. is being widely dis-

tributed in mimeographed form to

the rank and file of the young Stal-

inists at Y.C.L. and C.I*, meetings.

Thus the Yipsels have not only

taken tlm weapon of the united

front out of the hands of the Stal-

inists but are also carrying the

propaganda offensive into their

[auks. Incidentally, the Yipsels'

flat rejection of the demand to ex-

clude the "counter- revolutionary

renegades" from the united front

foreshadows a strong opposition in

Hie Socialist party to such a de-

mand in the event of a united front

between the S. P. and the C. P. We
do not agree with everything that

is said in the Y.P.S.L. letter but

we publish it in full below for the

information of our readers.)

The Y.P.S.L. Letter

September 28, 116-1

New York City Committee

You (in Communist League
3.-. East 3;>th St.

X. Y. C.

Dear Comrades:
The Young People's Socialist

League has always looked forward

to the time when the working class,

now unhappily divided, would

march forward to the attack on

capitalism and reaction in unified

ranks. Realizing that basic dif-

ferences in tactics and philosophy

existed, we have felt that at least

a united front on certain questions

could he carried through. The unit-

ed front agreements between So-

cialists and Communists by various

sections of the Labor and Socialist

Internationa! and actually effected

in France and Belgium led tis to

the hope that similar efforts in the

United States between the Y.P.S.L.

ami other working class groups

might also prove fruitful. We
therefore invited your organization

and several others to confer with

us on Thursday, September 26, for

the purpose of demonstrating

against the Italian fascist student

manifestation scheduled for the

Yankee Stadium on October 12. We
are disappointed by yonr reply.

In your letter of September 25th,

you state yourr easons for refusing

to enter our proposed united front.

The summary of your argument is

that you would rather prevent a

united front than sit at a united

trout meeting with Trotskyitea and

Loves toneites. The Y.P.S.L. dis-

agrees entirely with your attitude

on this question.

For all our differences with

them, we look upon the Trotskyite

and Lovestonelte, as well as the

Staiinite, Communist groups as

working class organizations They
are such In aim and class orienta-

tion. To exclude the Trotskyltes

and Lovestoneites from this dem-
onstration would be to raise these

very sectarian barriers which stand

in the way of a true united front.

The Y.I'.S.L. does not imply that

all working class organizations, at

all times, at all places, in all cir-

cumstances, must be included in

every united front. Certain organ-

izations may be so entirely without

influence as to make it unecessary

to include them. But such is not

the case in this instance. The
question before us is not whether

it is wise to include an organiza-

tion because of the numerical ad-

vantages it may offer to the demon-
stration, bnt whether we should

EXCLUDE A WORKING CLASS
ORGANIZATION BECAUSE OF
ITS POLITICAL ATTITUDE. Ac-

cording to your letter the Y.C.L.

insists upon the exclusion of the

Trotskyites and Lovestoneites, not

on tactical premises but as a MAT-
TER OF PRINCIPLE. We main-

tain that it would be nothing less

than sectarian oportunism if the

Y.C.L. were to make a broad united

front impossible for the reasons

you have advanced.

The arguments which you raise

to exclude the two groups might

just as easily be used to exclude

us. In fact, the very language you

use fo characterize them has been

and Is being addressed by you even

at the present time to us. You
maintain in yonr letter that the

Trotskyltes and the Lovestoneites

are "the worst enemies of the work-
ing class". Have you not on many
occasions said the same of us? In

the Y.C.L. Builder of March-April

1933, in your official organ, yon

label us as '"the worst enemies in

the ranks of working youth". We
are not interested in contesting any
other organization's right to this

dubious distinction: yet logic im-

pels us to ask, are we both the

"worst enemies?"

You go further and maintain in

your letter that it is their sole aim
and purpose to "slander the Soviet

Union". This too has a familiar

ring. Are we now to imply from

this that the Young People's Social-

ist League and the Socialist Party

do not "slander the Soviet Union"?

We are gratified that we have at

last convinced you.

You say that these "renegades"

are intent upon carrying out "a

violent struggle ojrainst the Com-
munist Party. But do you not also

accuse the International Socialist

movement of fomenting and sup-

porting armed intervention against

the Soviet Union, a policy which

certainly would constitute a "vio-

lent struggle against the Commu-
nist Party" Or do yon now imply

that you no longer believe that we
Socialists are guilty of this crime?

Again ,we are glad to learn of

your conversion.

Finally, you accuse the Trotsky-

ltes of being "the vanguard of the

counter- revolutionary bourgeoisie".

This charge is hardly worse than

the one you level at us frequently,

namely, that we are fascists. Sure-

ly the quotation from Stalin which

you cite concerning the Trotskyltes

is not harsher than his statement

that "Fascism and Social-Demo-
cracy are not antipodes, they are

twins." Or—do you believe that

we are not the twins of Fascism?

All Ihe^e charges, right down to

the very wording, have been also

leveled against us by yonr move-
ment. In the Thesis of the 13th

Plenum of the B.C.C.I., under the

heading, "Social Democracy in

Support of Imperialism", we are

charged with giving "service to in-

ternational capital against the U.

S.K.U. and of trying to "ensure that

the main blow will be directed at

the ll.K.S.li." In the "Program of

the Communist International", un-

der the heading, "The Revolution-

ary Crisis and Counter-Revolution-

ary Social Democracy", we ale re-

ferred to as "a jxiwwflll counter-

rev ol utionary force". There arc

any number of such statements

lli:!i we could recall to you, but

we assume (hat yon aie as familiar

with your own literature as we.

However, we cituiiot refrain from

pointing out the fact that even to-

day's Daily Worker (September 28,

11131) carries an article by Alex

Biltelnian with the heading: "Why
a United Front with Social Fas-
cists? . . . Workers arc honest but
deceived by Leader-' Social Fas-

cism*." Why does the Y.C.L. over-

look these charges against us, but

raise them as obstacles against

other groups in the united front

we have proposed'.'

We raise these questions not for

the purpose of opening old sores

but to determine bow serious or bow
frivlous is yonr objection to the

unili-d front offer we have made.
You have rejected our proposal

—

temporarily. we hope— on the

ground that yon cannot tolerate

the presence of certain working
class youth organizations with
which yon disagree. Since you hold

the same disagreements toward us

and briii^x the same charges against

our movement, we cannot take
your objections seriously. If the

Y.C.L. can overlook their accusa-

tions against us, why not agalust

these others? Only one explana-

tion is possible: yonr complaints
lire not made in good faith.

This conclusion is continued by
the fact that wo have observed the

Y.C.L. on previous occasions in

united fronts that did include these

other groups. Yon tell us that we
are placing obstacles in the way of

a success til united front by mak-
ing the united front broad enough
to include I he various political

tendencies with which radical

youth is familiar today. To shut
the door to them would lie to affirm

the very sectarianism which we
hope by our united front to destroy.

Yon insist that we are placing ob-

stacle; in the way of united action

by including those organizations

which you describe as insignificant.

If they are indeed as you describe

(hem, you arc admitting that you
reject the nulled front because of

obstacles that are insignificant, that

you arc willing to let small things

stand in the woy of unity.

We had frankly not expected such
:i stale of mind on your part. When
we sent out out letter inviting you
and these other organizations to

confer with us in order to achieve

this united front, we hardly sus-

pected that you would in any way
whatsoever object to the presence

of the Lovestoneites and the Trot-

skyltes. You must surely realize

that this is the FIRST TIME in

the history of our united front ne-

gotiations that you have ever

raised this "obstacle"—though ne-

gotiations have been frequent be-

tween us. You sat with us, for

example, In a committee for the

arrangement of a united frout for

May 30th together with the Trot-

skyltes and Lovestoneites. You did

not raise their presence then aB an

obstacle", but insisted at that

time that all organizations join un-

der the banner of the National

Youth Day committee to celebrate

.

a distinctly Communist holiday.

You did not think at that time

that common action between such,

organizations was impossible. In

the American Youth Congress, your
representatives co-opera led with

the group which included Trotsky-

ltes and Lovestoneites. We could

not therefore visualize that you
would raise such objections on this

occasion. Your decision comes to

us as a complete surprise.

You imply that we should have
known that you would not treat

with these "renegades'' from the

general attitude of the Communist
international towards them. Surely,

you do not seriously offer this ar-

gument. You call them "counter-

revolutionary" and you call us

"counter-revolutionary". If we are

supposed to conclude from your
hostile attitude toward them, that

you cannot sincerely Join with them
in antl-Fascist struggle, we would
be forced fo conclude, mi the same
premises, that you do not really

want to enter into a united front

with us.

As a matter of fact, a study of

your own literature will reveal that

the Y.C.L. does not consider it be-

yond its principles to enter into

united front activity with organiza-
tions of the clearest anti-working
class character. The Ninth Plenum
of your own Communist Youth In-

ternational calls upon you to

"struggle for the masses of the
toiling youth who are in Socialist

Youth, reformist, fascist, syndical-

ist, church, militarist and other
organizations, drawing the mem-
bers of these organizations into the
class struggle on the basiB of the
united front from below. . . Cer-
tainly, if your organization can find

it in its heart to enter a united
front with fascist youth groups you
should be able at least to tolerate

the presence of the Trotskyltes and
Lovestoneites. After the many in-

discriminate, and rather promiscu-
ous, united fronts your organization
has been advising and participating

in, like that with Father Divine,

the religious quack, your present
strictures against the "renegade"
Communists come as a surprise.

It comes not only as a surprise
but as a disappointment. As you
know, the united front has in the

past been left unrealized because
of a mutual suspicion on the part
of our organizations as to each
other's sincerity. Recent events,

especially in Kuro]>e, seemed to be
the dawning of a new era. Of par-
ticular effect In awakening the hope
for unity was the pact concluded
by our comrades and your com-
rades, together with the Trotsky-
ltes of Belgium. We hastened to

follow their example. Much to our

dismay and disappointment we were
informed on meeting with your re-

presentative, John Little, that the

Belgium pact, which had brought
together tens of thousands of radi-

cal youth in that country, was a

serious "mistake" which was al-

ready "repudiated" by the Commu-
nist Internal ionai and the Young
Communist League of Belgium.

Certainly you cannot accuse us
of raising the issue of Trotskyism
and Loveetoneism just to create ob-

stacles. In Belgium it proved no
obstacle, until—the Young Commu-
nists, after the pact had been con-

cluded and signed, decided to break
the unite front. Our crime, if any,

is that we want a united front

which will not exclude other radi-

cal youth organizations BECAUSE
OF THEIR POLITICAL IDEAS,
BUT WILL INCLUDE ALL IN
SPITE OF THEIR POLITICAL
DIFFERENCES.
We are certain that you will see

that the reasons you offer against

coming into this broad united front

are entirely specious. The chief

argument, that your former com-
rades are "counter-revolutionary"

would apply, according to you, with

equal weight to us. Yet in our
case it is no obstacle although jou
make one in their case.

You will also understand thai if

we are to accept your proposal to

exclude the Trotskyltes at present

we could only do it on one ground:
namely, that we accept your char-
acterization of the Trolskyites and
Lovestoneites and omit them from
the joint action which we plan for

October 12th. We must, however,
refuse to act as your tools in the

sectarian war that you are waging
with other Communist factions.

If your argument would be that
these former comrades of yours are
renegades who are at present out-
side the ranks of the Comintern
and are therefore especially despic-

able, may we point out that your
organization is, by the same token,
a "renegade" party from the So.

elalist International.

In the Interests of unity, how-
ever, we feel it possible to forget
these political differences and to

leave old wounds untouched. It is

hardly too much to urge you to

abandon your present illogical and
inconsistent position. We urge you
not to make the animosities and
rivalries between working-class or-

ganizations a "principled" question
which stands in the way of united
frout. No matter what differences

exist between us and the organiza-
tions we have invited, we are con-
vinced that they are all opposed to

fascism. On that we agree. Why
should we not all unite on this oc-
casion to demonstrate against the
Italian Fascist manifestation to be
held on October 12th. We want
unfty of action regardless of our
momentary disagreements and,
therefore, have determined to for-

get those differences. We sincerely
hope that you will, be able to do
likwise, smash the gates of sectar-
ian division, join us on the road to
working class unity.

Fraternally yours,
N. Y. City Executive Committee
Young Peoples Socialist League

BEN FISCHER,
Executive Secretary

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Manifesto of the Workers Party of Canada
(Continued from last issue)

CLASSES
Announcing the opening of classes

Of the International Workers

School on

Monday, October 15, 1934.

Registration now going on for

classes on ABC of Communism, eco-

nomics, State and Revolution and

Principles and History of the Left

Opposition. All students are urged

to register early at 144 Second

Ar#nue, N Y. C.

At this momentous time, the

Workers' Party, hased on the needs

and struggles of the working class,

guided by the scientific principles

of Marxism and the strategy of

Leninism (first four Congresses of

the Comintern and subsequent de-

.

velopment of the International Left

Opposition) organizes for leader-

ship of the class in the struggle to

realize its historic mission, the

overthrow of eaptalism and the es-

tablishment of a Workers' State.

The parly of social reformism, the

C.C.F. definitely constitutionalist,

parliamentarian and anti-revolu-

tionary, is in reality a third party

of the bourgeoisie. It is founded

in the same "gradualism", oppor-

tunism and national reformism, the

same hostility to mass action which

governed the European Social De-

mocracy anil paved the way for the

victory of Fascism. But neither is

the official Communist (Stalinist)

Party capable of fulfilling the role

of a party of working class eman-

cipation. Under the Impetus of the

crisis in response to the clearly fell

need of the unorganized, the Stal-

inist party has registered success-

es in the virtually uncontested field

of industrial organization. But

this party Is bound hand and foot

to the regime of the bankrupt Com-

intern. As a party of bureaucratic

centrism, wavering between the

positions of social-democracy and

communism, zlg-zagging between

spells of cheap opportunism and

ultra -left adventurism, it shares

responsibility for the treacherous

doctrine of "socialism-in-one-coun-

try", and the criminal policies ot

"the third period", "social-fas-

cism", "red trade unions", spurious

Amsterdam anti-war congresses.

Lord Marley methods of "fighting"

fascism. The Workers' Party rec-

ognizes that there are valuable

elements of the rank and file in

both the C.C.F. and th» Stalinist

Parties and will bend every effort

to win them ; the principal reser-

voir of its< recruitment lies, how-
ever, in the still politically and
industrially unorganized masses.

The United Front

At the same time the Workers'

Party is prepared to cooperate with

all political and industrial organ-

izations of the working class in a

united front on. all specific issues

of common interests in the struggle

against capitalism—reaction, fas-

cism and the war danger. The
failure to set up such a united

front contributed heavily to the

tragic capitulation of the German
proletariat. Our Party decidedly

rejects the Stalinist theory of "so-

cial-fascism" to the effect that the

social-democracy and fascism are

"twins" and that fascism cannot

be resisted without first destroy-

ing the social-democracy. The
fact is that victorious fascism

smashes the socialists along with

the communists. The United Front

is a means of mobilizing the masses

for struggle, regardless of their

party differences of principle. Wo
reject equally the conception of the

United Front "from above" (par-

liamentary deals; the Anglo-Rus^

sian Committee; Stalinist alliance

with the Kuomintang) and the

"united front only from below"—
the refusal to enter into negotia-

tions or conclude practical working

agreements with the leaderships,

in addition to the direct appeal to

the masses. The united front re-

cently set up between, the French

Socialist and Communist Parties

evidences the further bankruptcy ot

the Stalinist theory of "social-fas-

cism"

The Trade Unions
The Workers' Party fully rec-

ognizes the Indispensable role of

th» trade unions as organs ot the

defence of the workers' living

standards. Under the circumstanc-

es of ths sharpened international

competition, large-scale production,

employers' associations, interlock-

ing directorates, and military in-

tervention of the capitalist state in

strikes, the trade finions can only

counter the eAfntulist offensive for

the reduction of the value of labor

power, by resisting ail forms of

compulsory arbitration and concil-

iation, and adopting instead meth-

ods of the class struggle, direct ac-

tion against the employers and the

stale. The trade unions must
change their structure and their

policies. The antiquated craft or-

ganization must be replaced by in-

dustrial unionism, one union for

all the workers in one industry.

The division of the ranks in rival

trade un'on centres must be re-

placed by the maximum trade un-

ion unity in a single trade union
centre, and immediately by joint

action committees of the workers
of different affiliations, for the

every day struggle against the em-
ployers. To promote the further

unity of the workers against the

employers, the activity of the trade

unions must be supplemented by
the formation of factory or shop
committees on a non-partisan

basis. The processes of capitalist

rationalization, the continual dis-

placement of li/.ug labor by ma-
chinery, the growing industrial re-

serve army of the unemployed, the

increase of women and youth la-

bor, demand a policy of the closest

cooperation of the employed and
unemployed, and the organization

of the unorganized. Such polteleB

will not he adopted without an un-

ceasing struggle to purge the trade

unions of the class-collaborationist

bureaucracy and to establish real

trade union democracy and rank

and file control. There is no royal

road1 to the radicalization of the

masses by the "short cut" of build-

ing pure "red" trade unions which
only isolate the militants. Work
in the conservative trads unions is

essential. The Workers' Party can-
not be "neutral" to the policies of

the trude unions. The extent of

its influence in the trade unions
will be an important measure of its

progress in winning over the ma-
jority of the working class. To
promote the realization of these
tasks, the Workers' Party will lend

Its efforts to organize the left wing
and progressive forces in the trade

unions as a militant minority.

Program of Action

The aim of the Workers' Party
of Canada Is the nationalization

without compensation of the means
of wealth production, distribution

and exchange, (industry, banking,

natural resources, wholesale trade

and departmental stores), by the

dictatorship of the proletariat

(Workers' Councils) In economic
and political solidarity with all

existing Workers Republics.

Not as a minimum program for

the reform of capitalism, but for

the purpose of mobilizing the mass-
es in the struggle for control of

production and conquest of power,
the Workers' Party sets up the

following Program of Action.

1. Standard of Living.—Struggle
for wage increases without regard
for the profit system—maximum
six:-hour working day — five-day

week — opposition to piece-work

and other forms of the speed-up—
equal pay for equil work — aboli-

tion of child labor.

2. Socal Insurance—Non-contri-

butory unemployment insurance —
health and accident insurance —
reduction of old age pension age
— Mothers' Allowances for one or

more dependent children.

3. Civil Liberties—Abrogation of

all restrictions on freedom of

speech, assemblage and press (re-

peal of sedition and censorship

provisions of Criminal Code, Na-
turalization! and Immigration Acts,

Customs Act, etc.) — liberation of

all class-war prisoners.

4. Trade Union Rights— Abro-
gation of ail restractions on free-
dom of association — the right to
picket and to boycott — prohibition
of injunctions in industrial dis-

putes — repeal of legislation for
compulsory conciliation and arbi-
tration.

5. Taxation of Capital — Aboli-
tion of all forms of direct and in-
direct taxation and tariffs on ar-

ticles of mass consumption — tax-
exemption and cancellation of
mortgage and other indebtedness
of small impoverished non-exploit-
ing farmers — cumulative income,
corporation and inheritance taxes
— taxation of ecclesiastical insti-

tutions.

6. Struggle Against Unemploy-
ment — Maintenance of the unem-
ployed or relief work at full trade
union rates — tax-exemption and
cancellation of debt and mortgage
indebtedness of unemployed — no
evictions

7. The War Danger—Imperialist
war is inherent in capitalism and
can be abolished only by the over-
throw of the profit-system _ Capi-
talist self-disarmament and bour-
geois pacifism are an illusion to
dupe the masses — The League of
Nations is the Instrument of an
imperialist bloc based} on preserv-
ing the status quo — The W. P.
pledges itself to use the situation
created by the imperialist war to
mobilize the forces of the workers
for a revolutionary struggle against
capitalism — The W. P. supports
the armed struggle ot the colonial
people to liberate themselves from
imperialism.

Join the Workers' Party!
The road ahead of the Canadian

working class is one of great bat-
tles calling for serious sacrifices.

But there is no other way out. The
apostl«s of "continuity" and "grad-
ualism" who ridiculed the Idea of
revolution, and who taught that
democracy, public ownership and

Doumergue Prepares the Next Stage

Iloumergue is preparing the next

stage in the laying of the road to

fascism in France. Just as littler

worked under the forms of legality

until these could be cast aside as

of no further use, so Doumergue
proposes in the present situation

to cloak his designs under the Con-

stitution. To achieve his real aim
of destroying the parliamentary

system and bourgeois democracy, ha

intends first to weaken and dis-

credit this system sufficiently from

within so that the forces of fas-

cism that are meantime arming and
drilling with the direct connivance

of the army generals, will have

their later tasks facilitated and

their road made smoother. As the

new sessions of parliament begin,

Doumergue is attempting to force

through certain "reforms" of the

Constitution which would give

greater power to the President (a

figurehead under the control of the

reactionaries) and to himself as

Premier. Entire control of the

budget is to he taken over by the

cabinet. The right to dissolve the

house of deputies is to be given to

the premier, who would naturally

Lerome the sole authority in thw

p, riod intervening between disso-

lution and the following elections

—

if any. Alt hough the parliamentary

struggle against these fascist re-

forms will be an indication of po-

litical forces and where they stand,

yet ihe question has become one

shut can no longer he solved in this

arena. Events in France are head-

ing at tremendous speed towards
an armed struggle between fh»

working class and the fascists.

i • *

Palestine and the British Empire

Palestine is becoming increasing-

ly important to the British Emplrs
as a military outpost for the con-

t rol of British communications
with the Eastern and Near Eastern

Empire. "Augur"', journalist for

British Imperialism, revealed with

tile utmost clarity recently, the role

to be assigned to the Jews in Pal-

estine in this connection. The Jews
have mi "unprecedented opportuni-

ty" to make themselves "impor-
tant" to' English imperialism; they

have their chance to make good
their position in this Empire. King
Fund of Egypt has gone over finally

to the anti-British Wafd Party of

Egyptian nationalists, says Augur.
Egypt thus becomes an uncertain

quantity in case of war. Egypt can
no longer be relied upon for con-
trolling communcations through the

Suez Canal. Palestine assumes
more and more the role of military

outpost and trade distribution cen-

ter. Even more important ; the

route to India has been shortened
by I he airline across tile Arabian
De-ort as well as by the railroad

built across the Gulf. Palestine
thus becomes a center for the Brit-

ish air forces. For safety and pro-
tection, however, Great Britain
needs a friendly population In con-
trol of Palestine. The Arabs are
too much entangled with the neigh-
boring countries and are naturally
hostile to the country that enslaves

1 hem. Hence the strategic value
of the Jews. "It is for the Jews to

see that by the weight ot their na-
tional unity, and by their enter-
prise and industry, they remain in

an increasing degree the dominat-
ing factor in the physical and eco-
nomic consolidation of the British

mandate in Palestine." Britain
needs Jewish support. It is the
business ot the Jewish "leaders"
tc "'identify themselves wiiu he
Empire and to oblige all 'hose
\vhom this „iay concera u accept
the obvious fact."

The Jews must by all means re-

ject this reactionary role. There
is only one course for them: to

throw in their lot with the op-
pressed, to act at once, without de-
lay, to unite forces with the work-
ers and poor peasants of Arabia
and the Near East for the purpoaa
of overthrowing both British im-
periiilism and the native exploiters,

including their own treacherous
Jewish bourgeoisie.

—JACK WEBER.

trade unionism, were curbing cap-
italism, that crises were growing
fewer, that war was unprofitable,
have been proved false at every
turn. Their reformism bas helped
brew the catastrophe of world war,
of more devastating economic
crises, of fascism. The capitalist
class refuses to be dispossessed by
the formality of the ballot—it re-
sorts to force. The workers can-
not afford to be lulled by consti-
tutional illusions. The workers
have nothing to lose but their
chains. They have a world to gain.
Communism is the road to freedom
in the true sense, freedom from
blind dependence on the forces of
nature and the market, freedom
which is the conscious and willed
direction of human destiny. Ths
Workers' Party declares that ths
only way to end the misery of
capitalist peace and the butchery
of imperialist war is by the Revolu-
tion In Permanence. Workers of
the World, Unite!

—Provisional National Committer
Worfcsrs' party „f Canada,
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QUESTION BOX
HARVARD STUDENT, Cambridge—
Question: What is the basis upon which an appeal

can be made to the petty-bourgeoisie without the

making of concessions?

Answer! A revolutionary party would be tying it-

self hand and foot if it approached problems this;

way. '"There are compromises and compromises."

The question of whether or not -concessions" are

to be made depends upon the relationship of forces,

and this may particularly apply where the petty

bourgeoisie is concerned. There may be no other

road. An example of such a "concession" was the

division of land among the peasantry by the Bolshe-

vika. In his "History of the Russian Revolution",

Trotsky comments on this as follows: "The equal

distribution of the land—objected Rosa Luxembourg

. . . lias nothing hi common with socialism. The
Bolsheviks, h goes without saying, had no illusions

upon this point. . . .

"It would be possible to speak of socialist perspec-

tives i.nlv after the establishment and successful

preservation of the proletarian power. And this

power could preserve itself only by yiving deter-

mined to- operation to the peasant in carrying out

his revolution. It the distribution of the land would

strengthen the socialist government politically, it

was then wholly justified as an immediate measure.

The peasant had to be taken as the revolution found

him. . .
."

To return to the rest of your question. In appeal-

lug to the middle class the proletariat has two levers.

1. It must constitute itself as a force capable of in-

spiring confidence in its ability to realize its program.

This is the long lever and It is precisely because of

its failure to do tills that the German proletariat

lost tile middle class of that country to Hitler. 2.

The support of certain sections of the middle class

may be mobilized on the basis of immediate demands.

This is the short lever for which no general formula

can, a priori, be written.

The latter condition flows from the heterogeneity

of the class itself, which contains within it all kinds

of farmers, shopkeepers, profession"! people, business

agents, eta., with roots extending into linance-capital

above and the proletariat below. Certain reactionary

strata will have to be fought, some can be neutral-

ized, and others won over.

For that section, who are, or are rapidly becoming,

declassed, the slogan of "social insurance" applies.

For certain sections of the middle class no immediate

demand can have any value and even amelioration of

their lot can be found only through the proletarian

revolution. To the farmers, the most important sec-

tion of the class, slogans around the question of

evictions from farms and around the matter of mort-

gages and taxes, would, no doubt, And a response.

These demands must, of cour.se, be properly connected

up with the struggles of the workers and with the

general propaganda and agitation for a final revolu-

tionary solution.

It is necessary lo emphasize here that we are

treading on historically unexplored, or little known,

territory. Only a revolutionary party testing its

slogans in the actual events, can find the correct road

to winning the middle class. The primary task,

therefore, Is to build such a party.
* * •

JAMES SH, New York-
Question: Can you give me quotations from Marx,

Lenin, and Trotsky where the '"law of uneven -devel-

opment" Is dealt with?

Answer: Your editor knows of no work of Marx
in which the expression, "law of uneven develop-

ment" Is used as such, but his economic and political

writings are permeated with the conception. His

remark that the advanced nations hold up to the

backward ones the mirror of their future is an ex-

pression of his concept that the evolution of society

proceeds unevenly in different countries.

Here are two quotations from Lenin :
"Uneven

economic and political development is an uncondi-

tional law of capitalism." (Quoted by Trotsky from

Lenin's collected works, "The Draft Program of the

C. I.", p. 2»).
". . . there cannot be, under capitalism, an EQUAL

development of different undeittakings, trusts,

branches of industries or countries." ("Imperialism",

Vanguard Press edition, p. 99, emphasis in original.)

Here Is one by Trotsky : ".
. . the whole history of

mankind is governed by the law of uneven develop-

ment." ("The Draft Program of the C.I.", p. 21.)

Question: Where does Stalin say that the "law of

uneven development was unknown to Marx and
Engels
AOBW«r: In the "Draft Program of the C.I." (p.

20) Trotsky states as follows: "On September 15,

1925, Stalin wrote that Trotsky has no reason to

refer to Engels. who wrote at a time 'when THERE
COULD BE NO QUESTION of the law of uneven
development of capitalist countries.' " (Emphasis in

"Draft Program.")
Stalin's absurd statement was inr.de in a speech at

the Plenum of the E.C.C.I. which pieceded the expul-

sion of the Isett Opposition. It was published in

English in the Inpreeor. We will dig up the exact

quotation.

Question: Who first referred to the "law of uneven
development" as such?
Answer: As far as this editor knows Lenin was.

the first to describe the phenomenon in these words.

Question: Can you give a deHniti m of "the law of

uneven development"?
Answer; The definition Is contained in the very

words themselves. The following, using as illustra-

tion only a few of ihe advanced ei tin tries, may help

you to understand what is meant > Germany came to

capitalism later than England or Fiance. Then it

outstripped the latter In its economic development

and was passing the former when the world war
broke. France came to capitalism later than Eng-
land and continues to this day to lag behind her in

economic development. The Unh\*I States lagged

behind England in economic development only to later

outstrip the world. Russia, one of the last of the

countries to be seized by capitalism, remained be-

hind most of the advanced countries up to the time

of the revolution. Nevertheless it produced the most
politically developed proletariat who were able to

seize power. The proletariat of the most advanced
country, the United States, Is yet in an early stage of

its political development. A disproportion between
the political development in other countries is also

to be observed. The starting point of capitalism for

the various countries is uneven, the rate of economic
development Is uneven, the political development is

uneven.

P.S. The rest of your questions will be dealt with

In a subsequent Issue.

A Reformed 2nd or a 4th international ?
(Nate: The following critique of

the new international declaration

of the Socialist left wing appears

in the latest issue of Verite, organ

of the Bolshevik-Lenin1st group of

the French Socialist party (S.F.I.O.)

This is the first number of Verite

to appear since the members of the

iormer Communist League of

France joined the French Socialist

party as a step in the building ol

a new revolutionary movement iu

France. The declaration under

criticism is signed by Spaak (Bel-

gium), Zyromski (France), Alter

(Poland), Pivert (France) and
David Felix of Local Philadelphia

of the American S. P. ; Felix was

one of the American delegates to

the 19;i3 session of the 2nd Inter-

national and a member of the Rev-

olutionary Policy Committee which

made such a poor showing at the

IM34 Detroit Convention of the S.P.

Since the Detroit Convention he

has rejoined the "Militants" group

-Tr.)
• * *

The bankruptcy of the German
Social Democracy and of the Stal-

inist Party, reenforced by the

crushing of Austro-Marxism, not

only encouraged the development of

centrist movements apart from the

two internationals, but also lies at

the bottom of strong centrist cur-

rents within the 2nd International

( France, Belgium, Spain, Austria,

U.S.A., etc.).

The declaration of the interna-

tional left wing published in the

liataiile Socialist* of July-August

1034, is the iirst effort since the

memorandum of the 1833 interna-

tional conference toward concerted

action of the left centrists evolving

inside the 2nd International.

Taking this declaration along

with the conflict respecting the

united front, which recently broke

out at the session of the executive

of the Socialist Youth Internation-

al, one may record the first indica-

tions of a sharp crisis In the L.S.I.

The successive collapses of all as-

pects of reformism (parliamentary,

trade union, municipal ) , and the

180 degree turn executed by Mos-

cow, have their inevitable conse-

quences on the international scene.

It is quite clear that the crisis,

marked by successive regroupings

which are developing In France,

has and will have still more pro-

found repercussions on an Interna-

tional scale. In Belgium, Spain

and the U. S., the conflicts between

the centrist tendencies and the ma-
jority groups of self-confessed re-

formists will sharpen rapidly from

now on. The recent decision of

the General Council of the Belgian

Labor Party (S. P.)—-which de-

clares as irreconcilable membership

in the party and collaboration in

the Action Socialist* (u left centrist

periodical—Tr.), gives high signi-

ficance to the Belgian crisis.

The Left Socialist Declaration

The declaration of the Interna-

tional left wing must be studied as

a part of this struggle. Unlike all

the right wing statements, whether

open or concealed, it poses sharply

the current dilemma : fascist dic-

tatorship or dictatorship of the

proletariat. The few lines on Fas-

cism indicate considerable progress

in the political analysis made by

the left wing. It finally abandons

the shop-worn argument constantly

resorted to by oportunists, that "it

is enough to have some big meet-

ings, to have great masses in order

to conquer power," an argument of

parliamentary traders gone mad
under the pressure of the masses.

This Is rejected by means of a clear

declaration that, on the one hand.
Fascism has never conquered pow-

er but that the bourgeoisie have al-

A Discussion of the International

Left Socialist Declaration

rtays handed it over, and that, on

the other hand, force Is essential.

It is indispensable that the com-

rades of fue left wing become more
precise on this point, and express

.hemselves concretely on the ques-

tion of the Soviets, the absolutely

essential Question of this period.

But the declaration seems to be

dangerously akin to right wing op-

portunist policy on a whole series

of points. It doe* not say ft word
on the subject of national defease.

It is impossible at the present mo-
ment to build a revolutionary move-
ment without clearly condemning
national defense and thereby the

Second International an the typical

exponent of this treasonable policy.

On this second point, too, the de-

claration seems to be tied to that

of the right wingers. It calls for

a reform of the International, and
assumes collaboration with the re-

iorinist right. Here Is the knot
which still closely binds this left

movement, not only to such lack-

eys of the King and the bourgeoisie

as Vandervelde, but through them

to the bourgeoisie itself. The left

wing must sharply cut itself off

from such policies under pain of

being irretrievably dragged aloag
into bankruptcy with the opportun-
ists of every shade.
Bankruptcy of Second International

It is necessary to proclaim the

complete bankruptcy of the 2nd In-

ternational, which occurred in 1914.

The crushing of the revolutions of

Austria and Germany, immediately
after the war, alone gave to Van-
dervelde's International a chance
to survive, no longer as a revolu-

tionary party but as a conservative
movement of labor. When the

bourgeoisie went over to the offen-

sive, however, the Wels and Leip-
arts abandoned treacherously every

position which had been won in the

past ; on an international scale

Ihey went from defeat to defeat,

from disaster to disaster. Under
the pressure of these events, an in-

ternational left wing has appeared,

it should be consistent in its ac-

tions. To drive out the lackeys of

the bourgeoisie Is not to divide the

Bolshevik-Leninists in the French S.P.

The extraordinary international

importance of the step taken by

our French comrades in their de-

cision to join the Socialist party

of France demands the closest at-

tention of all the International

Communists. To facilitate acquain-

tance with the progress and the

methods of work employed by the

Bolshevik-Leninists under the dras-

tically changed conditions imposed

by the march of events, we print

inflow a review of the latest issue

of La Verite, the central organ of

our French comrades:

iM Verite No. 220 is a special

issue dedicated to the new tasks of

the French Bolshevik- Leninists.

Appearing under the old masthead,

with the Soviet emblem, it bears

the new legend: "Organ of the Bol-

shevik-Leninist Group in the S.F.

LO. (French Section of the Labor

and Socialist International)".

Alongside the masthead appears the

following slogan

;

"'Tiirdieu is appealing to the

"moral forces" . . .

It is high time to form the

People's Militia."

The front page Is devoted to the

Declaration and the account of the

Third Conference of the Ligue

(both reprinted in the last issue of

the Militant) and to a stirring edi-

torial entitled: "Substitute the

GENERAL STRIKE FOR THE
OVERTHROW OF DOUMERGUE
(or the ballot-box united front be-

tween the C. P. and the S. P.

;

Anti-Fascist Militia—the Need of

the Hour." Ou page 1 also a meet-

ing of the Parisian District of the

Bolshevik-Leninists is announced

for September 17, and there is a

letter from a group of soldiers

hailing the united front, protesting

against the Stalinist withdrawal

from the united front in Belgium

and against L'Humanite's attack

against comrade Trotsky and the

Bolshevik-Len 1n ists.

On page 2, under the rubric "The

International Movement", we find

an article which polemicizes sharp-

ly against Sp.iak, Zyromski, Alter,

Piverts and otiier Left wingers for

their advocacy of the reform of the

Second International. The article

attacks the latest declaration of

the Lefts iu La Bataille Socialist*

i«ir lis opportunist failure to take

ii position on the question of na-

tional defense, it takes them to

task on the point of their collabor-

ation with the Right wing and their

tendency to capitulate to the de-

mand of the Belgian reformists for

the dissolution ot the Left wing
Action Socialist*. The i>olemic is

concluded with a call upon all gen-

uine Left wingers to join with the

Bolshevik-Leninists in the prepar-

ation of the Fourth International.

Under the same rubric there are

news accounts and comments on
labor struggles in North Africa, the

Saar, U.S.A., Spain, Bulgaria, etc.

An editorial on the adherence of

the U.S.S.R. to the League of Na-
tions, drawing the conclusions from
ten years of Stalinist foreign policy

and casting historical tight on the

National Socialist degeneration of

the C. 1. sections, starts off the

third page- Iu reply to the boosters

t>f "organic unity" as a panacea,

we find on that page the famous
Liebknecht article "Against the

Unity of Fire and Water—for REV-
OLUTIONARY UNITY". A pro.

found analysis of the problem of

unity in the trade union movement
appears on page 4. It occupies it-

self chiefly with the question of pre-

parations for (he general strike in

connection with this question.

Trade union correspondence fills

the rest of the page.

Letters from militants and a
penetrating account of fascist ac-

tivities beaded "More than Ever

—

We Need the People's Militia", are
featured on page five. The last

page contains a programmatic
statement by the Central Commit-
tee on the dialectic transformation
tif the French socialist ;tnd com-
munist parties. A translation of

this important document will ap-

liear in the forthcoming issue of

the New International.

All in nil, one gets the impres-
sion from u perusal of the con-

tents, of the extreme tenseness of

the situation prevailing in the

country and of the earnest deter-

mination of our French comrades
to fuse the great capital of Lenin-
ist Bolshevism with the stirring

mass of French workers.

forces of labor; on ihe contrary, it

is in work for an international re-

organisation on the revolutionary

lMttfa. In order to build a united

front in France, to make progress

towards the left, it was necessary

to expel the Deals and Renaudels:
similarly, on an International scale.

In order to create a genuine revolu-

tionary current, it is necessary to

break with all movements linked

to the policy of Vandervelde and
Co.

The international left wing is

today confronted by a concrete

problem which it can not Ignore in

any way. The decision of the Gen-
eral Council of the Belgian Party-

is a direct blow at the Action So-
eialiste. Here the dilemma is posed:
either the abolition of the Action
or Its expulsion. Are its interna-

tional representatives, who are al-

lied with Spuak (Belgian signer of

the Declaration and editor of the

Action, who is threatened by Van-
dervelde with expulsion—Tr.), go-

ing to give the right wingers an
open road? This is not simply "a

Belgian problem"'; It is a question
which faces all the working masses
evolving toward the left.

It is essential to let loose in the

French party and In all the other
national sections a forceful cam-
paign against the reformist and re-

actionary leadership of the Belgian
party, and in support of the left

wing current. If the representa-
tives of the left wing keep silent, it

will mean that all their declara-

tions are mere words and phrases.

It is necessary to join battle, and
in this battle to raise all the poli-

tical problems and to cut off inter-

nationally by a break, all those
currents supporting the "democrat-
ic", reformist and patriotic policy.

If the 2nd International, charged
with treason, is ead, the 3rd Inter-

national has lost the confidence of

the masses by its policy of liquida-

tion, written in a series of defeats
running from Germany in 1923,

passing through the Anglo-Russian
Committee and the smashing of the

Chinese Revolution, and coming
down to 1033 Since the decisive

deleat of 1933, the internal regime
of bureaucratic suppression has
only grown, stifling every serious

discussion of the political line and
forbidding thereby any possible

correction. An International, which,
after the German catastrophe, has
not known how to grasp any of

the facts, which has purely and
simply covered up its past policy In

a bureaucratic fashion, is a dead
International.

In the dally struggle the ques-
tion of the Fourth International is

posed more than ever before. This
is not, as comrades of the center

and left wing may think, simply a
little grouplet of "Trotskyites" iso-

lated from the masses. It is the

organic expression, the revolution-

ary regrouping on an International

scale. The Fourth International

will build itself by the movement
of the centrist masses to a revolu-

tionary position through their daily

struggles. It is up to you, left

Socialist workers, who have al-

ready fought for a revolutionary

policy of expelling the neo-Soclal-

ists (Deat, Marquet, Renaudel —
Tr.), who have made the united

front, to build the Fourth Interna-

tional by fighting side by side with
us for a break with all defenders
of "the Fatherland", for the prepar-

ation of an Insurrectionary strug-

gle against the bourgeoisie. It Is

in this struggle that the New In-

ternational, the only instrument
capable of smashing the bourgeoi-

sie and Fascism, will build itself.

—BODS.
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2 he History of the Frisco General Strike
By JIM OSBORN and DICK ETTLINGEB-

(Continued from last week)
A short time previous to the ap-

pointment of the strategy commit-

tee of the Labor Council, the Joint

strike committee of the Marine

Workers which had been set up
following the rejection of the June

16 agreement had made plans for

the calling of a mass meeting of

trade unionists. A circular letter

was sent out to all local unions

requesting them to send delegates

to a meeting to be held on July 7.

It was the intention of the strike

committee to have delegates select-

ed from this meeting to act as a

general strike committee for the

calling of the general strike. But
since on the previous day the La-

bor Council had appointed the

strategy committee they decided It

would be better to leave the situa-

tion In their hands. If a general

strike committee had been formed

at this meeting there would have

been grave danger of a split in the

labor movement as most of the un-

ions at that time had not as yet

acted on the question of the gener-

al strike. Twenty-five unions,

however, reported at this meeting

that they had taken favorable ac-

tion on the strike but were await-

ing the action of the strategy com-

mittee before going out.

The strategy committee made no

recommendation to the unions be-

tween July 6 and July 13. On July

13 the committee at a meeting of

th« Labor Council stated that they,

th* strategy committee, had no

p»w«r to Mil th» ganvral »trUc«

but that five delegates from each

union should meet the next day,

July 14 and act on the general

strike. By this move the bureau-

crats succeeded in maintaining con-

trol, for due to the shortness of

time, the delegates from the local

unions, which met the next day In

most instances consisted of the bus-

iness agents and other officials of

these unions. In spite of the re-

actionary composition of these del-

egates, the pressure of the rank and

file was so powerful that the meet-

ing overwhelmingly voted for a

general strike to l>egin Monday
morning, July 16, 1934.

The calling of a general strike

in San Francisco, a city note^ for

its conservative labor movement re-

veals clearly the tremendous pres-

sure of the rank and file on their

officials and the solidarity they felt

with the striking marine workers.

For once they clearly realized that

the battle of one section of the

labor movement was the concern of

the entire labor movement. In fact,

the calling of the general strike

was an uprising of the rank and

file of the labor movement against

the craft ideology of their reaction-

ary leadership. This uprising, how-

ever, due to the lack of an organ-

ized militant leadership and the

naive hellef that by merely calling

the general strike the waterfront
workers would win, enabled the

bureaucracy to quickly and •Oec-

tively liquidate the strike.

rrom tha rery first th* rMtctlon-

trlM nn la «*»tr»I. A ««twral

strike committee of twenty-five,

overwhelmingly reactionary in

outlook, was appointed by Vande-
leur, the president of the labor

council. Kven on the first day of

the general strike, when the city

wits completely tied up and the

overwhelming majority of the mass-
es were in sympathy with the gen-

eral strike, they forced back to

work, under pressure from the city

iidministration, the Municipal Car-

men who had walked out with the

other strikers. This first treacher-

ous yet of the strike committee re-

veals clearly their future activities.

They were not out to win the gen-

eral strike hut to call it off as

(inickly as possible.

While the capitalist press was
conducting a furious campaign
against the strike, calling It un-

lawful, and predicting its collapse,

filling its columns with a vicious

propaganda that the strike was in-

spired by the "reds", the strike

committee countered with no pub-
licity of any kind to undermine
this attack which was bound to

cause demoralization in tiie ranks
of the strikers. In this connection

the contrast between the Minnea-
polis truck drivers' strike and the

general strike in San Francisco is

very illuminating. In the former
city, the publishing of the Organ-
izer as a daily strike paper was a
tremendously effective weapon In

the hands of the strikers. Just the

reverse wai true In San Francisco.

Ths only available news was the

••pi talltt ptper* whoi# enly t«n-

trlbntlou naturally was a vicious

campaign of slander. In addition,

no attempts were made to mobilize

the strikers by means of mass meet-
ings or parades. Nor was any at-

tempt made to call out the printers.

The strikers were left leaderiess.

most of them remaining apatheti-

cally at home, and the rest congre-

gating at the headquarters of the

various unions.

Following Its action of ordering
the municipal carmen back to work,
the strike committee on the second
day of the strike in violation of

its pledges that the demands of the

maritime workers were Just and
could not be arbitrated, presented

a resolution calling for the arbi-

tration of all issues in the water-
front strike. Such an open betray-

al naturally precipitated a bitter

fight but the machine succeeded in

passing this resolution by a vote

of 213-180 by a show of hands but

refused the demand for a roll call

vote on this important question.

The employers, acting through the

city and state officials, were now
out for complete surrender, and
demanded the unconditional call-

ing off of the general strike. At a

secret meeting held on Wednesday
evening, July 18. between General
Johnson, city officials and "labor

leaders", the latter agreed to call

off the general strike, and presented

such a resolution to the union dele-

gates the following day which mo-
tion passed by the narrow margin
of 191 to 174.

(Coneludsd in nest Issue)

INTERNATIONAL

TENSK SITUATION IN COSTA RICA

The tense situation ireai I by the governmental

attempts to smash the gei -ait strike of Atlantic

Coast workers threatens to get out of hand. It is

the object of the Costa Kicuii reactionaries In their

role as lackeys of the United Fruit Company, to

provoke armed clashes in older that the workers'

organizations can be destroyed under pretext of

"putting down an insurrection"

A demonstration of several thousand students and

workers was held last week iu San Jose to protest

against the action of the Guatemala government

which recently summarily executed several army of-

ficer* and students wiio had been charged with com-

munist activities. This demonstration of solidarity

with their Guatemalan comrades was broken up by

the police after a itrce clash In the streets of the

capital, in which many were injured.

It is becoming Increasingly evident that the banana

workers are waging an unequal battle against the

United Fruit Company. This imperialist monopoly

is international in scope, controlling the banana In-

dustry of all the Carribean countries. The imperial-

ists realize that a victory for the workers In Costa

Rica would be Ihe beginning of a general movement
of all plantation workers of the Carribean area, for

joint organization and joint action. Wall Street in-

tends to prevent Ibis at all costs.
* •

MENDIETA REGIME IN CRISIS

The reactionary regime of Mendietn-Batlsta, In

spite of the very definite political and practical sup-

port rendered to it by American imperialism—an-

nulment of the I'latt Amendment and the Reciprocal

Trade Treaty—is today iu the greatest crisis since

it came to power last January. The forces opposed

to the regime have intensified their activities in re-

cent jieriods and the Government has cracked down
on them with violent repressive measures.

A strike wave is rising in Havana and throughout

the provinces where transportation workers are tie-

ins up the bus. tramway and taxi lines. Attempt*

are being made to pull out the stevedores and rail-

way workers, and a genera! strike throughout the

island such as that which overthrew General Uacha-
do, now threatens Mendieta and his wou!d-be Bona-
partist colleague, Batista, The latter is losing no

ime in mobilizing :',:n nvuiy against Ihe workers of

city and plantation against the peasants of Realengo

18 (Oriete Province) who are defying the govern-

ment that threatens to evict them from their lands

which are claimed by the Royal Bank of Canada, and
against ex- president Gran Han Martin's "Autentl-

cos", who are said to be preparing another revolu-

tion.

Many Communists ami other labor loaders have

been arrested, anil the National Revolutionary Party

("Autentico"! is being persecuted by the authorities.

Several of the leaders of the latter have already been

imprisoned and Grna himself has fled to the United

Slates. Constitutional guarantees have been suspend-

ed and martial law proclaimed in the provinces of

Havana and Oriente: the army is held in readiness

to put down the threatened uprising. Events point

to a new turn In the course of the Cuban revolution

It is doubtful whether Mendieta can hold out much
longer. The contradictious lacing his regime are

too great and he has been unable to really solve any
of them.

For the immediate period the most probable per-

spectives are either for a military dictatorship under
Batista or else a new edition of the petty bourgeois

"authentic Revolution".
» •

BOLIVIAN COMMUNISTS REORGANIZE
The Bolivian Communist Group has recently de-

clared its adhesion to the idea of the Fourth Inter-

national, according to Izquierda,. organ of the Chilean

section of the Inlernational Communist League. At

Ihe beginning of the Chaco War the Communist Party

of Bolivia, which was even then not very strong and

influential, disintegrated and disappeared from the

scene. During the whole course of the war, only

Isolated individuals have dared oppose the imperialist

conflict and the working class has been without even

the semblance of a revolutionary vanguard.

The orientation now. of this small newly formed
-.roup towards Ihe Fourth International. Is a hopeful

sign for the future of the Communist movement in

that country.
• • •

CHACO WAR THREATENS OTHER COUNTRIES

The years-old see saw war between Bolivia and

Paraguay, oontini os with unabated fury In the Chaco

region, where the lackey regimes In the service of

American and British oil interests, continue to hurl

thousands of workers and peasants into the slaugh-

ter. Right now i! Is the Bolivian army that is cover-

ing itself with -'immortal glory" by three Important

victories over the Paraguayan forces. The artillery

roars, several forts have been taken ami the "peace"

chorus composed of the members of the League of

Nations commission, sings all the louder Its hymn
of International goodwill, in an effort to drown out

the sounds of war.

However, all of the intrigue and activity Is not

being carried on by the 'pence makers". Other

forces are at work just as actively, if more silently.

An independence movement has been set under way
In the Tarija and Santa Crux provinces of Bolivia, •

region that borders on Argentina and on the war

zone. It Is fjulte evident that this agitation Is In-

spired from Argentine sources, in an effort to weaken

the position of Bolivia in the war and to either es

tablish a new buffer state, tributary economically ts

Argentina, such as is the case with Paraguay today,

or else to bring about the eventual annexation of the

region to Argentina.

It should also be noted that within the territory of

Argentina itself, the Standard Oil Company, which

has quite extensive holdings in the Salta region bor-

dering on Tarija and the Gran Chaco, is engaged st

present in a furious struggle with the Argentine

government. Many miles of pipeline were laid by

the company in defiance of a governmental order.

Having discovered that Standard Oil was using Its

private radio station in Salta. for the sending ot

military communications to the Bolivian Army, th«

Argentine authorities have closed down the station.

While Argentina backs Paraguay In the Interests

of the Royal Hutch Shell Oil Co.. Chile on the other

hand, is supporting Bo'lvia in every possible manner.

Recruiting for the Bolivian Army is being conducted

openly In Chilean cities and many Chilean array

officers are already serving with the Bolivian forces

at the front. In spite of the "embargo" Bolivia has

been importing armaments through Chilean ports

Of great importance also are the aids that the Chil-

ean authorities are rendering Bolivia to keep the

economic and industrial structure of the latter from

-racking under the strain of the protracted war. In-

dications are that if the present negotiations fati ta

contribute anything to the solution of the Chaco

deadlock, Jioth Argentina and Chile may become di-

rectly involved in open warfare. An old. unsettled

territorial dispute between Argentina and Chile, over

several small islands in the Beagle Channel (near

Cape Horn) is being revived and cannot but contri-

bute more fuel to the conflagration.
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EDITORIAL
Trade Union Perspectives

(One year ago, on the occasion of the A. F. or L. Convention at

Washington, we analyzed the trade union situation from the Marxist

point of view and outlined the perspectives in an editorial In the

Militant. It appears to us that the events of the past year have con-

firmed our prognosis in the most striking manner. What we wrote a

year ago can stand today without alteration. Herewith we reprint

extracts from this editorial as a statement of our opinion today. The

editorial, entitled 'The A. F. o£ L. Convention, the Strike Wave and

Trade L'tiion Perspectives", appeared in the Militant, October 14, 1933.)

* * * •

'..,. The attempt of the Roosevelt administration to "plan"

industry on a basis* of capitalist private ownership is inevitably

doomed to a resounding collapse, and that very probably in the near

future. With that, and with the failure also to satisfy the expecta-

tions of the workers which were aroused by the ballyhoo campaigns

uf the NRA, will come a tremendous disillusionment of the workers

and a rapidly increasing tendency on their part to resort to more

aggressive struggles; to rely on their own strength and organization.

Trade unionism which was held out to them in the first stages of the

NRA as a device to restrain their independent movement, will become

for the workers the medium for its expression on a colossal scale.

The workers will turn to trade unionism in real earnest, and they will

be bent on making the unions serve us instruments of struggle against

the exploiters.

Then, as hits already been clearly intimated in the speeches of

Roosevelt and Johnson at the Washington convention, the benevolent

mask of the Koosevelt administration will be taken off. The unions

they encouraged, and even coddled, as long us they thought they could

•erve as "'harness'' will meet open opposition from the government.

All the forces at its command, from systematic an tf-union and. anti-

strike propaganda, to police and military force, wili be brought to

bear. The unions, insofar as they really fight—and that is the func-

tion which the conditions of the times impose upon them—will have

te tight for their existence against the government itself.

"The capitalist attack against the trade unions us organs of

struggle will be carried inside the unions. (Jreen, Lewis & Co. will

be called upon to purge the organizations of their militant elements

and restore the union to conservative and resiiectable docility. The

prompt response of these treacherous agents of capital to this demand

ft assured In advance. . . .

"The trade unions, swelling into larger proportions by the influx

ef new members on one side, will witness wholesale expulsions and

»plitB engendered by the reactionary bureaucracy, on the other. In-

surgent workers who insist on striking—the "horses that refuse to

work In harness."—will meet the condemnation of the labor bureau-

cracy. Their strikes will be outlawed and denounced as communist

plots. A campaign of red baiting will be inaugurated against revolu-

tionaries and Communists. Where these do not exist they will be

invented. Every worker who wants to fight for his rights and wants

to make the union light for him will b« branded as a "red". The next

developments of the trade union movement will unfold in a seething

tide of labor rebellion—of "outlaw" strikes, clashes with the authori-

ties, fierce internal struggles in the unions, expulsions and splits.

The movement of the masses into the trade unions can be

•ertously influenced only from within. From this it follows: Get into

the unions. Stay there. Work within.

"liefore any serious development of a revolutionary organization

can be expected In America this penetration must be begun in earnest.

The militants who undertake this task now, after all the discredit

brought to the name of Communism by the Stalinists, will labor under

a double handicap. The complete and unchallenged supremacy of the

reactionaries in the trade union leadership; the weight of the govern-

ment and of all capitalist propaganda and repressive forces on their

ide; the popular hostility to Communism and the relationship of

forces in general—these circumstances will constitute huge obstacles

at the beginning. Besides that, the new left wing movement will have

to pay for the sins and failures of the old.

"The labor fakers will start new expulsions against the radicals

the moment their influence is felt again in the mass movement. It is

Tolly to think that the task of penetrating the mass unions, under the

flven conditions, and of reconstituting a vigorous Left wing within

them, can be accomplished with brass bands playing and banners

flying. Quiet, and peisiMtent work, loyal cooperation with all progres-

ite workers who want to build fighting -unions—this simple prescrip-

tion stands fight in order. The rest will follow.

"We give no pledge to refrain from revolutionary activity in the

unions or to turn our back on 'outlaw' strikes. We leave such, trade

union tactics to opportunists and traitors. It is our aim, on the con-

trary, to be with the masses, especially at the moment of their sharp-

eat collisions with the capitalists, whatever form these collisions may
take. In order that this association with the revolting masses can

have a fruitful revolutionary influence, it has to begin now by the

entrenchment of the militant and class conscious elements in the A.

I". of L. unions and the formation of a left wing within them."

#-_.

FALL TERM OF INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
TO OPEN OCTOBER 1st

The International Workers School will open at its new head-

quarters, 144 Second Avenue, on October 1st, with the following

courses:

1. AliC of Marxism Carl Cowl. Instructor

Kvery Friday at 8:00 P.M.

2. Organization Principles Instructor to be Announced

Every Thursday at 8:00 P.M.

8. History and Principles of the International

Communists Max Shachtman

Kvery Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

4. State and Revolution Jack Weber
Every Monday at H:00 P.M.

t. American History Felix Morrow

Every Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

8. Elementary Marxian Economics Alfred Weaver

Every Friday at 8:00 P.M.

You are urged to register now for whatever courses you are in-

tewted in. Registrations are accepted daily at the office of the

achool. Each course is SI .DO for the complete term. Further inform-

ation may be obtained by telephoning Gramercy 0-9624.
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BOOKS
BOL'GHT AND SOU)
SPECIAL

"Left Wing" Communism—by Lenin $ -25

Lenin on Britain—aid pages 2.50

Development of Agriculture in the U. R.—by Lenin 30

History of the Russian. Revolution—by Leon Trotsky

3 vol. [Publishers Price $10.00) 8.50*

Whither England?—by Trotsky 1.00

Minutes of the 3rd Congress of the C. I.

In German—1086 pages—cloth 3.00*

Letters of Rosa Luxemburg 1.00

Letters of Sacco and Vanzetti 50

The Militant — Bound Volume (1033) 1.50

•Plus postage

Write for Price List

PIONEER BOOKSHOP
103 East 11th Street, N. Y. C.

Postage Free On AH Orders Over $1.00 Unless Marked"
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CHICAGO ATTENTION!

SIPPER & DANCE
Given by Chicago Branch, C.L.A.

Saturday, October !0. 9 P.M.

at 2557 W. North Avenue

Celebrating the First Anniversary

of the opening of International

Labor Center.

Sood Music—Supper—Novel Game*
Admission SO*

PHILADELPHIA CLASSES

"PROBLEMS IN TRADE
UNIONISM"

Held Every Thursday 8:15 PJW.

Starting Thursday, October 4th
st 1307 North 5th Street

Instructors

:

R. CAREY atnd T. HOLMES
[To enroll, get in touch with one of

the instructors at above address.)

tss» »sas=z
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Drug Clerks

Union Calls

Bronx Strike
The deadline in the general

strike of Bronx drug clerks was

set for Thursday night at midnight.

At the date of this writing, more

than 40 per cent of chain and inde-

pendent stores in the Bronx have

already settled with the Union.

Picketing of those stores that have

refused to settle is well under way.

The Pharmacists Union is mow
than 90 per cent organised in the

Bronx, and expects ijuick victory.

Thereafter, the Union will concen-

trate on other sections of the City

where it is strongly entrenched,

until union conditions prevail

throughout Greater New York.

The settlement terms obtained by

the Union in nearly half of the

employing stores is hailed by Union

leaders as a signal victory. Under
these terms licensed pharmacists

will receive a minimum of $32.50

for a 54-hour week, with propor-

tionate increases for jtmior pharm-

acists and sales help. The contract

includes the closed shop.

Inasmuch as licensed pha nna-

cista have been working 75 and SO

hours a week, for $15 and ¥20,

these terms obviously will attract

new members into the Union, and

greatly expedite the city-wide fight.

The Pharmacists Union, organized

less than a year, already boasts of

1,600 members in Greater New York.

In a statement to the press.

Chairman Dreyer, of the strike

committee, announced that pledget,

of support had been receivi d from

New Jersey and Pennsylvania

pharmacists.

''We have the men and the i'e-

souiees to light this thing io a lia-

ish," he said. ''Drug clerks every-

where are in revolt against sweat-

shop conditions, and they mean
business. The Bronx is only the

beginning."

Workers must patronize only

those stores in the Bronx that have

signed with the Union, and lend

every possible support to I he

strike.

Anti Fascists to

Rally on Oct. 12

(Continued from Pace 1)

denied having received the invita-

tion, which had been delivered by

messenger, and proi>osed a joint

committee elected by its conference

and the United Youth Commit tee.

The spokesman for the Communist

party, who also spoke for the Y.

C.L., stated that his organization

cannot have a united front with

the "enemies of the working class",

etc, etc. If the Yipsels wanted a

united front with the C.P. and Y.C.

L., he added, they would "not have

to recognize them ( Lovestoueifes

and Trotskyites) as enemies of the

working class" but would have to

throw them off the United Youth
Committee. When asked whether
the C.P. would accept the proposal

of the American League delegate

tor a joint committee with the

United Youth Committee, he replied

in the same vein: only if the Love-

stoneltes and Trotskyites were
barred.

The Y.P.S.L. repeated its posi-

tion on the united front, (See its-

letter to ttm Y.C.L. printed else-

where in this issue). Another Am-
erican League representative re-

plied by stating that the 'American
League cannot exclude every or

any group from united front ac-

tion", despite difference;) that the

C. P. has with the United Youth
Committee. The Communist party
and the Y.C.L. have helped build

the League and he hoped that they
will support this action. He again
proposed that a joint committee be
set up.

The United' Youth Committee re-

Iterated its desire for common ac-

tion. It proposed that the Ameri-
can League conference elect a com-
mittee which would work with the
United Youth Committee tor one
mass demonstration. The delega-
tion then took leave.

The United Youth Committee
will have a delegation at the con-
ference ealled by the Italian .So-

cialist Anti-Fascist paper. La
Stamps Liberera, to organize a

demonstration on October 12. The
organizations which participated in

the May 1st united front demon-
stration have been invited. This
fncludes the Communist League of

America. Proposals will Iip made
by the United Youth Committee for
a common demonstration of all

anti-Fascist youth and adult or-
ganizations.

HOT SPOTS IS THE WORLD
SITUATION

The Need for the 4th International
• • •

FRANCE—October 7, 1934, 8 P.M.
Speaker: ARNE SWABECK

SPAIN — October 14, 1934, 8 P.M.
Speaker: MAX SHACHTMAN

UNITED STATES—Oct. 31, 8 P.M.
Speaker: HUGO OEHLER

IRVING PLAZA
Irving Place & 15th St, N. Y. C.
Admission : 15 Cents per Lecture.
Auspices: Communist League of

America, New York Local

Robins-Gras Appeal

With impressive backing from

rlie labor movement, the appeal of

Harold Robins and Andre Uras,

impii-oncd strikers, will be heard

in ibe Appellate Division of the

Supreme Court, ou Oct. I).

Convicted of as-aulting a scab

daring llie genera! slrike of New
York hotel workers in February,

Robins ami (Iras were sentenced

Insl April to Sing Sing, for two to

four years and one to two years re-

spcciively, by Ceneral Sessions

-Judge, Joseph Corrigan.

According to the Socialist Law-
yers Association, now in charge of

the legal aspect of the case, "the

conviction was based on iiimsy tes-

timony ami prejudicial remarks and
errors ol I lie Court which prevent-

ed those workers troni having a

fair and impartial trial by jury.

Judge Cirrigiui's charge to the

jury was no more than a second

summation for Ihc prosecution."

Among tiie unions and fraternal

organisations which are backing

Ihc Kohins-Gras Defense Commit-
tee and whidi have contributed the

funds for i be appeal are: United

Hebrew Trades, Ibe Workmen's
Circle, the Joint Board Dressmak-

ers of the International Ladies

(Jarmont Workers Union, the New
York Joint Hoard of the Amalga-
mated Clothing Workers of Amer-
ica, the Millinery Workers Joint

Hoard, the Amalgamated Food

Workers Union, Waiters Union Lo-

cal 1 and the Delicatessen and
Countermen's Union Local 302, and

ibe forward Association.

Attorney Abramowitz, in a state-

ment to the Militant, after com-
menting on the case, said: "The
lesson Io be drawn from the Rob-
ins-firas ca.«e is that there is a

des]iei'HU> nerd for a permanent,
non-partisan united workers de-

fense organisation fully equipped

to light these injustices."

New York Newstands

The Militant can be bought now
at the following stands:

Dolam-y and Clinton St. North West
Snitoll ami Delancy Subway Sta.

Stand in front 12S Delancy St.

Delancy and Essex St. X. K.

Houston and Clinton St. S, W.
3rd St. and Ave. If. S.K.

5th Si. and Ave. A. N.K.

tith St. and Ave. A., N.W.
7th SI. ami Ave. B„ S.K.

Slh St. and 2nd Ave., S.W.
9!h St. and 2nd Ave, S.1C.

nth St. and iird Ave.. N.E.

Slnyvesaol St. and 3rd Ave.. S.W.
Ave. A and lUlli St., N.E.

Pioneer Bookshop, 102 K. 11th St..

Htii St. and 2nd Ave., S.W.

Hih St. and 2nd Ave. N.W.
14th St. near the Jefferson Theater

Uth St. and 3rd Ave.. N.iW.

1-ilh St. and 3rd Ave., S.K.

14lh St. ami 3rd Ave., S.W.

Hill St. si nd -Slh Av„ S.B, 1st stand

1-lth St. and 4lh Av. S.K. 2nd stand

14th SI. mid 4th Ave.. S.W.
14th St. and Broadway, S.E.

14th SI. near 41 F.. 14th St.

]4th St. and t'nivct'Miy Place, S.E.

( Blind man )

Union Stjuare ( H.M.T.)

Itth St. and illh Ave. N.E.

14th St. and <i(h Ave. S.E.

14th. St. and (ilh Ave., N.W.
14th St. and 7th Ave., S.W.
23rd St. and 4th A\e.

42nd St. and tail Ave., S.W.
42ml St. ami nth Ave., S.W.
42nd St. and t'.th Ave., S.E.

42nd St. and fith Ave., N.W.
42nd St. and tith Ave., N.E.

42nd St. and Firth Ave., S.W.
53rd SI. and Broadway, S.E.

Rand School, 7 East 15th St.

ATTENTION
('let eland 1 Jranch

O P E N FORUM
Held at 352(1 E. 143rd Street

Kvery Sunday at 2:30 P.M.
Speaker: J. BRAHTIN

Oct. 14—"Dictatorship versus "De-

mocracy.
Oct. 21--"Why a Fourth Interna-

tional';"

Del. 2-S -"A United Front with
Whom and How "

Nov. 4 "The NUA and the Strike

Wave"
Nov. II

—"Bureaucracy or Demo-
cratic Centralism"

OPEN FORUM
THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION—

WHO WILL LEAD IT?
Socialists - Stalinists - Fourth

Internationalists?

Speaker

:

AL D A S C H
Friday, October 12, 8 P.M.
144 Second Avenue, N. Y. f.

Questions and Discussion

Admission Free
Anspices: Communist League of

America, New York Local

PHILADELPHIA FORUM
Will the United Froirt In France

Stop Fascism?
Speaker

:

HUGO OEHLER
Member of National Committee
Communist League of America
Sunday, October 14, at 8 P.M.

131 Pine Street

lecture Series

HOTSPOTS IN THE WORLD
SITUATION

The Seed for the 4th International

Subject

:

FRANCE
Speaker

:

ARNE SWABECK
Sunday, Oct. 7, at 8 P.M.

Irving Plaza
Irving Place and 15th Street

Admission 15*

Issues at the A. F. of L. Convention
(Continued from Page 1}

ganiaatlon to satisfy the require-

ments of the thousands of new re-

cruits from the basic and mass

production industries must be con.

sidered; the question of the govern-

ment in its real expression will

arise to hound the unions and

throw the officials out of their

tranquility. Suppression of these

issufs under the acceptance of the

strike truce proposaL by the A. F.

of L. convention will weaken the

crust that covers the more volcanic

eruptions to come.

Strike hi War Time

Even during the war the no-

.-trike pledges were of little avail.

in 1017 there were a total of 1,227,-

254 men involved in strikes with a

total of 15,000,000 man-days lost.

In 191S these figures were respec-

tively .1,239,989 and 17,000,000. And

these years were merely the re-

hearsals for the gigantic strikes of

lSl'J involving a total of 4,100,34s

with 00,000,000 man days lost. The

war declaration could not declare

the class struggle at an end, nor

can the attempted recovery meas-

ures, even when supplemented by

a formal strike truce agreement

do so. On the contrary, every step

taken toward recovery, which is

recovery for the employers' and fi-

nanciers' profits, will intensify the

class struggle and lead to more

strikes. This is what the A. F. of

L. officials now gathered at San

Francisco fear above all.

In its acceptance of the strike

truce proposal, the National Asso-

ciation of Manufacturers says that

"neither employers nor employees

. . . should1 attempt to take advan-

tage of existing abnormal condi-

tions and the country's necessities

to change existing tabor standards

in employment relations which

they are unable to change under

normal conditions." This is mere-

ly a polite way of saying; "During

the truce we will not tolerate un-

ionization of our plants; we will

maintain the open shop," That is

their demand for the security ot

the truce, knowing that if they

really acquiesce to collective bar-

gaining, to unionization of the

plants, they could not rely on the

ability of the trade union officials

to tie the workers' hands.

Green's Record

if is reported that when the Re-
public Steel company last summer
cancelled Its contract with the

sleel workers union the president

of the company, T. M. Girdle, said

that be would rather go back to

cultivating his apple orchard than

deal with radical labor leaders like

Win. Green and John L. Lewis. This

sounds paradoxical in view of the

unanimity for the strike truce pro-

posal.

Mr. Girdle may even have known
of Green's pleadings at last year's

A. F. of L. convention : "We must
have faith", pleaded Green, "faith

in the New Deal ; faith in the princ-

iples of this act ; faith in those who
are honestly and liberally admin-
istering it, and most Important of

all, faith in that great, fearless

leader, the President of the United

States." . . . "The right to strike,"

he admonished, "involves so many
serious considerations that it ought

to be utilized only as a last resort."

And after that he proceeded to put

over the agreement in the automo-
bile industry, burying the strike

weapon and legalizing the company
union. He took a hand in the tex-

tile strike settlement, helping to de-

feat the strike when it was at its

height of militancy.

Organizing tlie Unorganized

But, at the last A. F. of I., con-

vention, Green also issued what he

termed his clarion call to "Organ-
ize the Unorganized in the Mass
Production Industries", with a

membership of 10,000.000 as the

next goal and after that 25.000,000

"which will bring the majority of

Americans genuinely and actually

within the trade union family." It

had become a matter of compul-

sion. The working masses were
surging toward union organization

and, had the ranks of the A. V. oE

L. been closed to them, they would
have found their medium of or-

ganization within a new framework.
The last convention reported a

recruitment of 1,300,000. This con-

vention reports a gain in average

pa id-op membership ot li07.,;i!KS. •

With these hundreds of thousands

of new recntitr, the A. F. of I., is

undergoing a clianKc. It is not

static. it is a living organism

which can be understood correctly

only when viewed in motion. The
changes in the economic structure

of the country are producing ideol-

ogical regroupmenis and changes

in relationship ol class forces,

1're.s-surc on the Workers

It is uol necessary to cite facts

and figures io prove the growing
economic pressure upon the work-

ing masses and the growth of the

siteed-up system and the increase

in intensity of exploitation, nor the

misery of m;i* unemployment.

This the American workers exper-

ience and feel, even if they lack

understanding of its real cause.

Hut this is what moves the masses

—and wilh tliem the trade unions -

regardless of all the official brakes,

the truces and the sell-outs, onward

io greater militancy and inexorably

Io grealer and deeper struggles.

With this, and wilh ibe ever sharp-

er clashes with the government in

its real expression, the contradic-

tions within the trade union* be-

tween a militant rani; and tile and

:t reactionary officialdom coe.e ever

more to the lore. The^e contradic-

tions the officialdom in its present
position, make-up and outlook can-

not solve. That much Wm. Green
and his lieutenants sense higifnc-

livelj ; and that they fear.

The demand for security during
the proposed strike truce advanced
Ijy the National Association of

Manufacturers is a challenge which
can he met only in open struggle.

Within the A. F. of L. there is not

yet a national left wing to lead

this struggle. Nevertheless the A.

I-\ of L. is itrrivins; at a crucial

point in its history. The leader*

may set the stage at the San Fran-

cisco convention for the strike

I nice, but the contradictions will

remain and Intensify. Regardless

of what they do to try to stem the

tide a modern American trade un-

ion movement is in the making.

Whether its whole development will

continue within the framework of

the A. F. of L. Is not now the es-

sential question. What is impor-

tant is the fact that it has its be-

ginning I here. This del ermines the

central .-.logau of the revolutionary

militants—deeper into the A. F. of

L. unions: —ARNE SWABECK.

Paterson Silk Meet Huge Success

GOOD NEWS
The Youngstown Branch, thiough

comrade Koehler have donated an
tiddressograph to the Militant.

This means a saving of at least

$150. We need say no more, as all

our readers know exactly what
such a sum means to our paper.

We expect to have the addresso-

graph delivered to us by one of the

Youngstown comrades within about

two weeks. We will then have to

buy the stencil cutting machine
which is necessary. That will cost

about $50.

If ay of our members or readers

can htlp us secure this additional

machine or know of a place we
am btty it cheaply, please get in

touch with the Militant offict.

THE NEED FOB THE FOURTH
INTERNATIONAL

Lecture by

MAX SHACHTMAN
Editor of New International

Sunday, October 31, 8 P.M.

at Bronx Free Fellowship

1591 Boston Rood, Bronx

(Corner Suburban Place)

(Continued from l'age 1)

way by I he militant workers*/ Is

ibis no! something for every Pat-

erson militant Io he ashamed ot'V"

Both si>oal-ers |"iinled out that

the failure 10 oiler proper resis-

tance to the sell-out sell lenient en-

dorsed by O reel i, McManon. Gor-

man and Co.. was due to the

single fact that I lie militants in

the union were unorganised and

without competent leadership. They

urged the immediate formation ol

an organised opposition bloc of

militant unionists Io overturn the

present I'alerson misleaders, to re-

organize the union and infu-c it

with a militant spirit, and to pre-

pare for another test of strength

with the bosses.

"You have not been defeated,"

said comrade Cannon. "In your

hearts yon know there was no real

test of strength in this slrike. You
had all the light sllll inside you

when you were cheated out of vic-

tory by the A. F. ot L. bureaucrats

and I heir little Imitators in Ihc

I'aferson locals. If you now take

the proper step*, the new struggle

and the victory which is bound to

be yours may conic sooner than

yon expect."

The two speakers {minted out

that in order to organize a success-

ful opposition group in the (I.T.W..

political understanding and iwiliti-

cal direction is indispensable.

"We are unalterably opposed."

said comrade Music, 'to the me-

chanical control of trade unions by

any political panj. The union is

the organization of all the workers,

and Io put political barriers in the

way of any worker's membership in

a union, is to split the working

class on the fundamental immedi-

ate economic issues. This does not

mean, however, that politics is

barred from trade union struggles.

It can not be barred. < Jreen, Mc-
Mahon and Gorman have their

[lolith-s; it is the politics of the

national leaders of the Democratic

Party in Washington. This is

where they get their advice and
their orders. Similarly, the work-

ers must have political advice and
direction in I he si niggle or they

will fall into the t rap of thote

leaders, who care more for the ap-

probation of President Hoosevelt's

political bosses than they do for

the interests of the workers.

"This leadership can come only

from a genuine revolutionary party.

Only such a party can organize,

coordinate and lead the activities

of a militant trade union group.

With such leadership, the militants

will go lar. Without it, (hey

flounder as they have in this situ-

ation, and the McMalions and Kell-

ers put their sell-ouls iiero-s with-

out effective opposition."

Comrade t'annon and comrade
Muste both concluded with brief

mention of the A.W.I'.-C.L.A. unity

negotiations, and expressed hopes

that in the near future a new ban-

ner of a united revolutionary party

would be in the field, under which
all militant, elass-conscioit:- work-
ers could take (heir place for or-

ganized struggle, not only to clean

up the unions and win immediate
demands from the bosses, but to

bring about the final smashing of

capitalism and Ihc ending of all

exploitation, through Ibe workers;'

rule and the socialist society.

The meeting terminated with

Questions and discussion. Several

workers, disgusted by the actions

of the A. F. of Leadership, made
brief speeches reflecting a profound
pessimism about the A. F. of L. as

such, without offering any alterna-

tive. Comrade Muste answered
these speakers by pointing out that

the masses of organized workers
today are to be found in the A. F.

of L. and nowhere else, and that

the task of the militants is to get

in with them, show them the differ-

ence between class-collaboration

leaders and fighting leaders, and
remake the A. F. of L. in the inter-

ests of its members.
Much of the discussion was by

Stalinists, who had brought a group
of about 2."i to the meeting. Moe
Brown, yesterday's leader of the

Stalinist dual union, the National

Textile Workers, made several

speeches attacking Muste and
Cannon as allies of McMahon and
Keller, bourgeois nationalists, coun-

ter-revolutionary Trotsky ites, etc.,

etc. Kollowing his lead, the Stal-

inist cohorts began a steady howl,

making discussion Impossible for

some time. The plain intent to

icrminnte the meeting in confusion

and disorder was foiled, however,

by l lie way in which comrade Can-
non slood his ground.

''Do yourself a favor." he said,

"Yiik just liipiidaled the private

"Bed Ihiion" of the C. 1'. to join

the ll.T.W. You are supposed to

lie trying to make a good impres-
sion on the workers here. You're
not doing if. Anyway, you can't

shut me up. If you want to stop
me you will have to drag me off

the platform and, as has happened
before when you tried that, you'll

have a fight on your hands."

Workers in the audience began
to yell their approval of this con-
demnation of the Stalinists' dis-

ruptive tactics and finally the hool-

igan disruptions were stilled. Com-
rade Cannon then gave a thorough-
going criticism of the Stalinist*

and all their ruinous policies, heard
with great interest by the workers,
lie challenged the Stalinists to pick

their best leader to debate him In

Paterson on the trade union ques-
tion or any other aspect of Stalin-

ist policy.

When Mop Brown yelled in an-
swer that the C. P. "would not
lower its intelligence by sending
Browder or Hathaway to oppose
Cannon"', a loud laugh swept the
hall. Comrade Cannon pointed his

linger at lirown, and with a sweep
of Hie hand took in the little knot
of Stalinists, saying:
"There is not one among you

who does not in his hea rt know
that yonr policy in the unions has
been wrong for years, and that be-
cause of the stamping out of demo-
cracy in your party, there is noth-
ing you can do to improve It." Can-
non waited a few seconds for an
inswer, but the Stalinists by this

time were in a state of confusion.
The once-noisy hecklers had noth-
ing to say in reply to this charge
of hypocrisy and cowardice.
The Stalinists now tried a last

desperate maneuvre: they rose in a
bloc ou a signal from Moe Brown,
and shuflled noisily out of the hall,

urging the workers not to listen
any longer to these "counter-revo-
lutionary agents of the bosses"
who were slandering the Lord's
own chosen revolutionary party.
They were followed out bj exactly
nobody. Crestfallen, they hung
around outside the door, and when
the meeting was over tried to start
an argument with comrades Muste
and Cannon on the street. "HOW
about that debate?" a dozen work-
ers asked. This question, to which
ISrowder's followers have no an-
swer, ended the Stalinists for the
night.

Many workers came up to the
speakers after the meeting to con-
gratulate them, to express their in-

tention of joining a militant oppo-
sition group to oust Keller and Co.,
and to ask for further news about
the development of a new revolu-
tionary party. An understanding
was reached whereby further joint
A-W.P.-C.l.a. lectures are to be
held in Paterson in the near future.
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Vertical Union Plan Is

Adopted byAJ.of

L

atConvention in Frisco

But Right Wing Steers Towards

Class Collaboration Policy

Green's policy ha- met mure op- , fact renin ins that these muddle-
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position at the current convention

than it has for a number of years.

This opposition is not even tingel

with progressivi sin. The real left

wing has no voice in tile conven-

tion. In the main the opposition

that rei lived a hearing on the tloor

primarily concern.-; jurisdictional

disputes, and a dilute fight be-

tween the labor lenders. These
disputes over (he question of en-

larging the Executive Council, over
I lie building trades- jurisdictional

dispute, and other such clashes, as

well as the difference of opinion on
the question of craft vs. industrial

union, relieet the difference in pol-

icy among the labor leaders, not

over the question of how they can
aid tlie working class, but over the

(juestiou of how they must act in

order to retain their organic turn

and its grip over the workers who
are moving to the left.

The NKA and Rk-hbei g came in

for criticism as the convention
warmed up. The speakers did not

point out the strike breaking role
of the government in the recent
strike wave. Rather, their criticism

points out that there is not a suffi-

cient development of the policy of
class collaboration. They desire

equal representation on the KRA
Hoards. The workers must realize

that the main trouble with the A.
F. of L. in the present strike wave
was too much class collaboration
and not enough class struggle. To
"remedy" this error the labor ag-
ents of the capitalists are going to

give the working class an increased
dose of this poison.

Anti-Labor Drive Prepare*!

The A. F. of I,, convention skips
over the most important issues

matronting the working class and
organized labor. The reorganiza-
tion of the NRA is merely the first

Indication of a new attack upon
the workers' standard of living.

All indications of the present eco-

nomic and political moves that are
being made by the bosses and their

government point to a bitter drive
against the workers. Before the
drive has gotten under way Roose-
velt is asking labor and capital for
a truce. In fact every time an
emergency situation exists, one
which is favorable for the workers,
the bosses' government asks for a
truee. Capital gives this pledge
and the labor leaders do likewise,

and then under the cloak of this
false harmony, the bosses' drive
back the working class. Unorgan-
ized and betrayed by the leaders
of the few millions of organized,
the class cannot put up effective

resistance. This is the main dan-
ger now. The truce is another
knife in the back of the workers.
The bosses have taken advantage

of the possibilities offered them in

the NRA and have organized pow-
erful national associations and
(rusts that are legally not "trusts".
In addition to this the bosses have
organized their company unions,
which have become a powerful fac-
tor in industrial relations In many
industries. On the other hand, the
upsurge of the workers toward or-
ganization and struggle for better
conditions has been checked by the
policies and betrayals of Green.
Lewis, Tobin, Woll and Company.

A. F. of L. Gains and Losses

The convention reports showed
that the increase in membership is

constantly wiped out or lowered
considerably by the turnover due
to unemployment. It must be re-

membered that these industries
have been in chronic sickness for
some time and the conditions here
are relatively worse than In the
other organized industries.

The jurisdictional fight and raids
on the Rrewery Workers Union by
the Teamsters, Firemen and Engi-
neers brought to the surface the is-

sue of industrial unionism, but
this Issue was successfully side-

tracked, and a vote of 15.558 to
!),305 favored the Executive Board's
decision to uphold the position of
1933.

The jurisdictional fight over the
three "outlaw unions", the carpen-
ters, electricians and bricklayers,
was brought on the floor and the
body by a vote of 19,308 to 3,325
were for readmittanee. The con-
vention went on record for tha
30-hour week and for wage Increas-
es. However, the Executive Coun-
cil supports the Black - Connery
Bill, which calls for the 30-hour
week but implies a proportionate
wage cut. The Stainists try to

make capital out of this, but tha

heads advocated the seven-hour
day. instead of the six for several
years, until the workers themselves
laughed them out of court. They
now keep silent or call for the
.-l.crter work week, except where
the workers' pressure Is sufficient

to force them to adopt the slogan
£< ihe six hour day, five day week
Mini no reduction in pay.

The Vertical Union Decision

A compromise has been reached
ai the convention on the question
of the vertical union. The report
of the resolutions committee calls

for the issuance of international
charters in the auto cement and
and aluminum industries, was
adopted by the convention. In these
basic industries these internation-
als will be constituted as Industrial

(Continued on Page 4)

Prices to Rise

In Fake Truce

Of Roosevelt
An industrial truce Is to be de-

clared in the war between capital
and labor, and prices are to mount
upwards.

These two pronouncements of our
"Fireside" President are of course
not unconnected. They mean that
the worker is not to demand in-

creased wages when the prices of
food, shelter and clothing begin to
skyrocket. Otherwise, what would
be the point of the National Re-
covery Act. designed entirely to end
the slump in price levels?

In a word, industry and business
are to find recovery at the expense
of the workers.

Again and again, this has been
evident in the acts and speeches of
the benign Mr. Roosevelt.

'President Roosevelt today em-
phasized his belief," says the X. Y.
Times of Oct. 11, "that prices

should go higher, and that the ad-
ministration would continue on its

course toward this goal."
And who is behind the President

in this program? The Times' story
is clear on this point.

"The price-raising alma of the
administration grew out of confer-
ences more than a year ago be-

tween the President and represen-
tatives of industry and agriculture,

financial authorities and spokesmen
for mortgage and farm credit insti-

tutions."

"Mortgage and farm credit insti-

tutions!" The farmer must get

more for his crops so that the
bankers can get back their loans.

Otherwise the mortgages they hold
will be worthless.

The wages of the workers are to

he drained by high prices for the
benefit of the manufacturer. The
returns the farmer gets on his crops
will be drained for the benefit of
ihe mortgage holder. Beyond that,

the deponent sayeth not.

Wages have been stabilized by
the codes. But no check is to be
placed on pi ices. Was there ever
a more gigantic frame-up of the

workers? Was there ever a more
perfect swindle?
Who does not remember that the

New Deal was to regulate both
wages and prices in the interests

of a better standard of living for

the worker and consumer. Wages
were to go up, and with Increased
wages the worker would buy more,
and prosperity would again rule in

the land.

Who does not remember the tre-

mendous hullabaloo when the 20
employers of the Eureka Nosegay
Btodery were given increases of

fSO cents on their weekly pay cheeks,

or when Mr. Fuzbuz of the Ajax
Celluloid Collar Plant stated that

he was putting ten (10) workers
back to work to take up the slack

in employment created when he

discharged 25 men the week before.

Meanwhile, not a word about
steadily mounting prices, until it

became apparent tbat the manu-
facturers were getting restless.

Prices were mounting, but not

rapidly enough to suit them. Heaee,

the recent assurances. Prices will

mount still higher. Wages will re-

main where they are. An indus-

trial truce between capital and la-

bor on wages. Unrestricted war-
tare on the workers' pocketbook.

Vote for the

New Party in

The Elections
Once again, the workers in New

York have the opportunity of vot-

ing while they starve. After five

years, in which hunger was a con-
stant guest at the family table and
the bull-beaded, quick-to-club cop-
pers an ever-pre <ent companion on
the picket lines, the sober realiza-

tion must be sinking in—the ballot
Is a worthless scrap of paper un-
less the might of organized, fight-
ing labor stands behind it. Even
then it is a subordinate weapon.
The New Deal versus the Old

Deal, and a furious battle of words.
Is the issue cooked up by the gold-
dust parties for the workers to get
exercised over. The Old Deal, the
workers have associated with the
"great engineer". Herbert Hoover.
His regime of "let them eat cake"
and gassing bonuseers will not soon
be forgotten by the workers despite
all the prattle of "liberty".

The Gift-Horse

Then came the promises, fast

and thick. Right, to organize, "no-
body will starve". "Peter will not
he robbed to pay Paul". Hopefully
ihe American workers looked t

-Of Ii century Moses, taking his

word on faith. Hut like the prom-
ises of Wilson "to keep us out of
the war" the New Deal of Roose-
velt turned out (o be a gift-horse.

Company unions. [>ernicti>iis strike
settlements, bullets, gas, bayonets,
murdered strikers tell the story of
the New Deal.

Yet the stories of Roosevelt's
achievements are still being marched
up and down the country like some
biblical tale of how a savior
brought succor to a suffering peo-
ple. What are ihe facts? Prices
have risen, profits have mounted
while U.S. steel threatens a new
wage cut—that is all forgotten by
the mealy - mouthed politicians.

Stability to the capitalist system is

what they see and what they want
—and Roosevelt is their (iod. To
vote for the subalterns of Roose-
velt in New York State is to forget
the battles of Frisco, Minneapolis.
Toledo and textiles.

Perfidy at the Ballot Box
The labor skates in the New

York State Federalion of Labor
counsel the workers to mark an X
besides the "Democratic" star.

They do it with a purpose and not
for the workers' interests. The
plums of office, and positions on
code authorities dangle before their
eyes. Just as they tighten the vise

of arbitration on the workers in

every strike, these bureaucrats be-

tray them at the ballot box. urging
them to cast their votes for their

worse enemies.

Not votes but struggle, on the
picket line and not in the polling
booth will win the most elementary

1 needs for the workers. Not election

but revolution will lift forever the
sufferings of the working class. But
contrary to what the capitalist pol-
iticians say. no working class vote

properly directed is thrown away.
.
Every vote for a revolutionary par-
ty is a vote against capitalism and
a measure of the consciousness of
the working class of its will to

make an end to the system, can-
didates. If and when they are elec-

ted, cannot collect concessions for

the working class in the legislative

chambers. They can, however,
speak the message of proletarian
revolution to the working masses
from the capitalist tribune. And
that is a great service, indeed!
Don't Vote for Parties of the Past!

Is there such a revolutionary
party in the election campaign to-

day? Certainly it is not the re-

formers of the Socialist party who
would make claims to tbat title.

Their offer is to alter the system
piece-meal, to vote It out of office,

to abolish capitalism gradually
without violence. This ostrich pro-
gram brought the workers to grief

|

in Germany. A mere glance at the
bloody vehemence with which the

'

capitalist class contests the work-
ers in strikes for union organiza-
tion will show how Utopian is this

program. More, in the face of all

that, has happened in Germany.
Austria and elsewhere such a pro-
gram cannot but fall to strengthen
the capitalist system and maintain
It at is weakest moment.
The Communist party, with all

its blare of trumpets and noisy
demonstrations, has failed, misled
and disrupted the working class
movement wherever it was most
needed. Its record in the face of

Fascism is a picture of helpless
impotence. in "smaller" matter*.
like the trade unions or strikes it

has won a big zero for its efforts

and left an everlasting stench on

'

its mime in militant labor circles, i

To vote for either of these bank-
rupt institutions, Stalinist or re-

formist, would really be throwing

ScottsboroBoysInDanger
As I.L.D. Tactics Enable
Lawyer to Knife Defense
Samuel X. Liebowitz, chief I.L.D.

counsel in the Seottsboro case dur-

ing the past year and a half, has

quit Ihe case after roundly de-

nouncing the I.I.J), and the -Stal-

inist party for their Seottsboro
policy. He joins Alabama's legal

lynchers in their efforts to harm
the nine defendants by charging
I.L.D. attorneys with attempted
bribery of witnesses. More than
this, Liebowitz, with the backing of

a handtul of Negro parsons has
ordered the I.L.D. to get out of the
case, and to turn it over to

Ihe Negro churches. The Daily
Worker charges that Liebowitz has
turned against iho I.L.D. because
that organization preferred to have
the nest appeal to the I... 8. Su-
preme Court managed by Walter
Pollak, who served in the first Su-
preme Court appeal. 11 seems that

Lichowitz is another of those
shocking 'traitors", who somehow
always turn up among the Stalin-

' ists' best buddies.

Joseph R. IS roilsky, the I.L.D.'s

the i

leading staff attorney, who has re-

peatedly praised Liebowitz' s work,
now announces with pathos that

he "nevei' was so disappointed in

any one" as he is in Mr. Liebowitz,
and charges him with motives of
sei f-» Kgrand izemen t

.

The truth of the matter is that
Sam Liebowitz has always been a

doubtful ally, whose intention it

I

was to get what he could out of

the case while knifing the work-
ing class and the Negri' people in

the back. This he did effectively

for a long time, and tl>e I.L.D. let

him do it

!

On Miirch IT., ID;!;}, the Militant

commented on the hiring of Liebo-

witz as follows :

"Liehowitz ... is getting a free

hand to attack the defense from
a platform given him by the l.L.

D. He attacks the mass struggle
which has saied (he Scottsboro

boys four times, he maneuvers
just as would an N.A. A.C.I', law-

yer seeking to make a deal. When
one considers these tacts in rela-

tion to the equally regrettable

fact, that the mass defense move-
ment has died down in recent
weeks almost to the vanishing
I>oiiit. it begins to look as though
the I.L.D. were teetering on the
brink of a rotten and dangerous
piece of opportunism."

"Democracy" in the I.L.D.

1'nknown to the Militant, leading
members ot the I.L.D. and of the

National Committee for the De-
fence of Political Prisoners of the
I.L.D. had. even enrlier, carried on
a struggle on this question within
those bodies. The Stalinist bureau-
crats advocated the hirinj,- of Lieb-

owitz without putting to him the
demand (compulsory, according to

I.L.D. rules) that he maintain po-

litical silence during the case.

Some members of the National Ex-
ecutive Committee objected. As a
result, the N.E.C.. by a resolution
adopted at a meeting early in 1933
against the expressed wishes of the
National Bureau and by the votes
of the N.K.C. majority Including
half tlie C. P. fraction, instructed
National Secretary Wm. I,. Patter-
son not to retain Liebowitz without
sending him a letter that, while
lawyers were not required to es-

pouse the I.L.D.'s views, they were
not permitted to enter Into political

discussions of the matter on lines

opposed to the I.L.D.'s line during
the case.

Despite the pat sage of the resolu-

tion, Patterson never sent sueh a
letter; instead he sent one which
the N.E.C. had rejected, giving Lle-

Itoivitz a free hand. This, Patter-

sou confessed later, lie did under
orders from his "political friends",

that is, the C. P. Political Bureau.

Thu Executive of the N.C.D.P.P.

! including a party fraction) soon
after nanimously adopted a reso-

lution culling on the I.L.D. to pub-
licly dissociate itself from Liebo-
witz's first vicious anti-Negro and
doss-collaborationist statements ut-

ter** before the opening of the
Decatur trial. The I.L.D. Ignored
the request.

Not even when Liebowitz en-
dorsed lynching in court, saying'

that if he believed for a moment
that these nine "niggers" were
guilty of rape, he would be "the
first to swing a rope" did the LL.D.
protest! The Daily, staunch defen-
der of Negroes, never reported this

horrible statement of the chief I.I*

I>. counsel

!

Those who bad advocated the

Leninist position ("The lawyer
should be warned in advance. 'If.

you son of a li b, you play any
dirty trick or commit any political

OPPORTUNISM, . . . then, I. the

accused, will Immediately Interrupt

you publicly, call you a scamp, and
announce that I reject such a de-

fence, etc. : and carry out this

threat.") were forced out of the l.L.

D. and the N.C.D.P.P.. and charged
with "white chauvinism" (!) and
'counter - revolutionary Trotsky-
ism."

Now the chickens have come
home to roost. Liebowitz, having
extracted from the case all the

personal glory and political capital

he expects (he is no longer just a

yegg's "mounthpiece" : he is a "de-

fender of the oppressed" who dares
call the boys "my clients"), leaves

the I.L.D. liat in a critical moment
and stabs it in the back. And the

Daily has discovered that he is a
"traitor". Anil -Toe Ilrodsky is dis-

appointed!

The situation is now complicated
by Ihe fact that Liebowitz and his

parsons claim to have induced the
prisoners and their parents to sign
statements ordering the I.L.D. out
of the case. If young Haywood
Patterson writes that he would
have "been released long ago if it

hadn't been ior that I.L.D.". he is

mistaken.

The case has been In a stalemate
for some time. If the I.L.D. had
not played with Liebowitz, and had
it continued to develop a militant
masv campaign on the basis of a
genuine united front, the hoys
might have been freed by this

lime. Certainly, their chances
would be brighter now. But had it

not been for the I.L.D. and those
who cooperated with it, tlie boys
would have been In their graves
ktng before Liebowitz was heard of

outside the New York criminal
courts.

As a matter of fact, we may be
quite confident that nobody knows
this better than the boys and their

parents. Of course, somebody
might trick them into choosing
Liebowitz against the I.L.D. by as-

surances that if the I.L.D. is kicked
out. the boys will get off. How
much such assurances are worth Is

WorkersBattleHeavy
Odds inSpainAgainst

Onslaught ofReaction
Best Fight Is Waged in Districts

Led by Worker's Alliance

In spite ot very serious setbacks
to the insurrectionary movement in
Spain, the miners of Asturias are
still putting up a valiant defense
against ail the armed forces of the
semi-Fascist regime, dominated by
l.erroux and Oil Kobles.

As warships shell coast towns in

the workers' hands, the embattled
miners are barricading themselves
in mountain strongholds, where
they are beseiged by the combined
laud and air forces of the govern-
ment. In Madrid and many other
cities, throughout the country,
street lighting still continues, but
all indications now are that the
premature, improperly prepared up-
rising lias but small hope of suc-
cess.

This does not mean that Fas-
cism is already triumphant in

Spain. The very faet that the
workers have fought so valiantly,

Anti- Fascists

Demonstrate

In New York

(Continued on P*j* 4)

(Continued mi Page 4)

RAISE NEW PARTY FUND!
RECRUIT SYMPATHIZERS!
BUILD THE LEAGUE!
"Without a revolutionary party there can be no revolution." The

triumph of fascism in Germany clearly revealed the bankruptcy of
the Second and Third Internationals and the correctness of the Inter-
national Communist League in proclaiming the need for a Fourth
International and new revolutionary parties based upon Marxism.
Since then the events in Austria, and now the revolution in Spain
further confirm this position. A revolutionary Marxian party party
must be built in France and the United States before it Is too late.

The steps toward organic unity hetween the Communist League of

America and the American Workers' Party is a development in the
1'nited States that all revolutionary workers should welcome. To
speed up the unification and to launch the new party upon a firm
foundation with strong cadres and Jlarxian theory should be the aim
of every revolutionary worker. A new revolutionary party in the
United States, the dominant imperialist country of world capitalism,
will give a powerful impulsion to the revival of the international
movement and the creation of the Fourth international.

You can help. Yon must help. Yon must help us in the establish-
ment of a new revolutionary party. Help us build the" League. Join
the Communist league of America and become a foundation member
of the new party.

Buy a Certificate and help build the foundation of the new party.
Every member, every reader of our press, every sympathize]' should
buy a certificate. These certificates come in one dollar and five dollar
denominations. Bend in your contribution.

COMMUNIST LEAGUE OF AMERICA.
14* Second A*enue,

New York City.

BULLETIN
The three Yipsels arrested on

the churge of painting anti-fas-
cist slogans on the walls of the
Yankee Stadium are being held
without bail for the court of

Sjiecial Sessions.
* t

On Columbus Day, October 12,

about 1.5U0 workers representing
all political tendencies in the labor
movement except Stalinism met in

Columbus Circle, as a preliminary
to a demonstration Inter in the day
at the Yankee Stadium, in a coun-
ter demonstration against the ag-
ents of Mussolini now touring this

country in the guise of visiting

students ostensibly studying uni-
versity life in this country but in

reality spreading the poisonous
fumes of the black shirt variety of

Fascism wherever they appear.
These "students" were to lay a

wreath at the foot of the statue of
Columbus in •honor" of the great
explorer. But they never showed up.
His excellency, the governor of the
stale of New York, pinch hit for
them . . . and was greeted accord-
ingly—by the anti-fascist demon-
strators with a concerted raspberry
and by the Fascists with out
stretched palm-; in the manner of

tlnnkeys greeting a fascist notable.
Valenti of Iji Stamps Libera who

was the chairman of the united
front introduced comrade Hugo
Oehler of the Communist League of
America as first speaker of the day.
Oehler pointed out in the course of

his remarks that the tragedy in

Germany would not have trans-
pired had both the major parties of
the working class, the Socialist and
Communist, united in common ac-
tion against the Nani hordes. Also,

he stressed the need of united
fronts of action as against united
fronts which turn out to be nothing
more than gab fests.

Stress Need for Unity

Following him representatives of
the I.W.W., the Y.P.S.L., the Amal-
gamated Clothing Workers, the C.
P.O., the II Martello group, the
Provisional Committee for Non-
partisan Labor Defense, the A.W.
P.. the taxi drivers union and the
Socialist party spoke. Each stressed
the need for united front activity
against Fascism. Partlcnlar'y stir-

ring were the speeches delivered in

Italian. Herbert Soiow. speaking
for the Non-Partisan Labor De-
fense, was very effective in a con-
demnation of police brutality. Cit-

ing Berlin as an example prior to
Hitler's seizing power, ne pointed
out the fntlliry and hopelessness of
relying on the state machinery to
hold off Fascism.

Oliver Carlson, speaking for
the A.W.P., stressed the need for
fighting Fascism In those countries
whore it is already entrenched but
emphasized particularly the urgent
need for common ml IItaut action
against the Incipient fascism in
I his country. With the concluding
remarks of the speaker for the
Socialist party, urging clubs in-
stead of words for the fascists, the
meeting wound up and the demon-
strators were instructed to go to
the Yankee Stadium to carry on the

in spite of the confusion eauied
by tin- lack of a truly united lead-

ership, undoubtedly Indicates that
Oil Itoliles will still have much to

contend with before he can con-
solidate a dictatorship.

In this interim, there is still a

liossiblilty of reforming the prole-

tarian forces forging the vanguard
party so necessary if final victory

is to be achieved. The heat of the
present struggle will be followed
by a regroupine nt within the work-
ing class movement In .Spain. The
new party must then be created, if

the final triumph of Fascism is to

be prevented. There Is hut little

time left if complete disaster is to

be averted.

United on (lie Barricades

In practically every city and
factory town of Spain, the red Hag
was raised during this past week,
as the workers staged their first

desjierste tight against the forces

of reaction. Having learned from
the Oermiiii events, of last year,
the Spanish Socialists, Anarchists.
Syndicalists and Communists waged
a united struggle on the barricade*
against the common enemy.

It Is still too soon to draw the
balance sheet and to make a de-
tailed and intelligent analysis of
this heroic struggle. We can only
say that the revolutionary party
capabk' of giving I^eninlst leader-

ship was conspicuous by Its ab-
sence. The Socialist Party, which
has played the leading role, ha*
demonstrated its incapacity to ful-

fill thiii necessary role. In the
months prior to the events, the
Socialist Party prevented the
workers under its leadership, from
participating in any serious partial
Straggles, explaining that all en-

ergies should be conserved for tne
insurrection Itself. Thus the work-
ing class was led into an insurrec-

tion without having any partial

gains behind it, and at a moment
when the bourgeoisie felt most
confident of its strength. We se*
therefore a combination of error*
of opportunism anil adventurism in

the policy of the Socialists.

"July Days" In Spain

The present stage in Spain can
be «aid to correspond roughly to

the days of 1!)17 in Russia. The
task of the moment was to stop the
Spanish "Kornilofts" in their march
towards power—and not to attempt
a direct assault on jiower. Rut the
Spanish Socialist Party mistook
July for October and called for the
transformation of the general strike
into a general assault for power,
at precisely the time when the en-
emy, flushed by a scries of recent
partial victories over the worker*,
would be best able to defeat the a*
yet imperfectly united working
class. The inability to win over
any appreciable section of the
armed forces is another indication

of the lack of serious preparation
by those who insisted on an imme-
diate Insurrection at any price.

Once under way however, there
was no way to avoid the open
armed struggle and the workers
of every tendency realized tbat
their duty was to strain every ef-

fort for victory even though the
odds were overwhelmingly against
them.

(Continued on Pagt 4)

Another serious shortcoming for

which the proletariat has paid
dearly, is the lack of an organized,
well functioning national united
front. As pointed out in previous
Issues of the Militant, the S. P.,

while permitting its local and re-
gional organizations to participate
In the Workers' Alliances wherever
these existed, sabotaged neverthe-
less the formation of the National
Workers Alliance.

The anarchists in control of the
C.N.T. on the other hand prevented
their local organizations from join-
ing the Alliances (excepting lu

Asturias), while the Stalinists de-
cided to join only at the last mo-
ment (Sept. 12 to be exact 1, revers-
ing completely their previous atti-

tude under which they considered
the Workers Alliances as "instru-
ments of Fascism". Throughout
the whole period, it is the revolu-
tionary minorities (Communist In-

ternationalists, Syndicalist liber-

tarians, Manrin Croup) who have
been giving their complete and
whole-hearted support to the A 1 -

liances.

Power of Workers Alliances
Experience has demonstrated

that it Is precisely in those regions

(Continued on Page 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Workers «Greet»

Black Shirts in

New Haven
Kidnapping:

The capitalist newspapers, which

so lightly phsb over the- starvation

of the children of unemployed and

half-paid workers, strive to work

themselves tind their readers into

a frenzy over the Lindbergh ami

other kidnappings. In Detroit a

girl of 11 years was sent out from

house to house selling chances on

a punclt-board for the benefit of

aome Holy Catholic cause. She

never came back. After several

days of intensive search her body

was found in the hastily vacated

apartment of a moronic son of a

preacher. The child had been at-

tacked and then killed with a ham-

mer. In the apartment were found

aome pictures of nude women. Tht

murderer is still at large. He had

previously, on two occasions, been

sent to lunatic asylums for attack

on young girls but was released.

The police, in their usual inimitable

fashion, went to ail bookstores and

mopped the sale o!' "Art" maga-

zines. A campaign against house-

to-house canvassing has also been

started. But strange to say, no

one in authority has had a word

to say on the closing down of the

Catholic school that sent the young

girl out nor has anyone proposed

the sterilization of all Christian

preachers. Both measures appear

more pertinent to tile case than the

raids on bookstores.

* • *

"Periods"—Second or Third?

''In the second period of wars

and revolutions, Lenin's Communist

International, under Comrade Stal-

in's leadership, will lead the prole-

tariat of all countries to the So-

cialist Involution throughout the

world."—Pravda editorial as re-

ported in the X. V. Times, Hepf. 29.

Wasn't the -third period" a period

of wars and revolutions Haven't

we been in that period since 1028?

And wasn't comrade Stalin "at the

head" during the entire period? in

the -'third period,"' the "period of

wars and revolutions" comrade

Stalin led "Lenin's Communist In-

ternational" from one defeat to an-

other, culminating in the smashing

of the powerful labor movement in

tier-many. la it some more of such

"victories" that Pravda promises

for thin "second period of wars and

revolutions" which is also the first

period of collaboration with the

League of Xations?

* * •

With the "Daily Worker"

"Overjoyed at Entrance of U.S.

S.R. into League of Nations"—

headline, Daily Worker, Sept. 2.".

Cancelled lecture by George His-

kind on "International Importance

of Stalin's Foundations of Lenin-

ism". It was a tough assignment

for George. No wonder he can-

celled it.

What! No Father Divine?

The American League Against

War and Fascism held an anti-war,

antl fascist rally in Mecca Temple.

The speakers' list included Theo-

dore Dreiser, Kurt Itosenfeld—

"Refugee Prussian Minister of

Justice" fan out and out "social-

fascist"), a couple of "respectable"

preachers, a professor and Charles

Knimbein. The program included

"Dances of Revolt'. "Songs of

Strife" and "Anti-war Skits". It

seems an eminently tit gathering for

Father Divine and his dancing an-

gels and yet they are not listed in

the attractions advertized in tht

Daily Worker. Can it be that Fa-

ther Divine is reserved for street

demonstrations and is barred from

the more "respectable" anti-war

meetings?
* * *

Browder Analyses Textile Strike

"Yes comrades, the betrayal was

possible also because we have not

taught the workers to conduct a

strike over the heads of their lead-

ers."—Earl Browder. Daily Work-

er, Sept. 25. Isn't it just possible

that if instead of setting up paper

"Revolutionary" unions, had the

omrades been instructed to work

to build the regular unions they

might have been themselves the

leaders in some of the strikes, in-

stead of shouting "over the heads"

of both leaders and workers. Rrow-

der says further: "Yes. the betray-

ers betrayed. That is their busi-

ness! But the task of revolution-

ists is to prevent betrayals, to make

them Impossible." But in America

as in Germany the policies of Stal-

inism made betrayal and defeat in-

evitable. The task today most

pressing of all is the building of a

revolutionary party in America that

will liquidate the Stalinist helpers

of betrayal and make such betray-

als as the textile "settlement" Im-

possible.
* > •

"A Trace in Industry"

Roosevelt. In 1934, like Hoover in

I82S proposes a truce between capi-

tal and labor. And the same labor

fakers who agreed to Hoover's pro-

posal, now Joined by such "fight-

ers" as Gorman, are falling over

themselves for the chance to lead

the workers into the "truce'' trap.

"Once bitten, twice shy." It will

not be easy this time. —BILL.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS

N'en Haven. — Two anti-Fascist

deiiiotir.1 rations greeted Mussolini's

salesmen up>>n their arrival in New
Haven. Both were small in num-
ber, one extremely mismanaged and
Hie other surprisingly militant.

Both occurred on the historic Yale

campus among million dollar build-

ings - - buildings supposedly dedi-

cated to academic freedom, culture,

etc.

The first occurred as the Fascists

descended from busses near Wool-

sey Hull. Cries of "Down With
Fascism" tilled Hie air. A scuffle

immediately followed during which

a Spartacus youth, an Anarchist, a

few V.C.L.ers and a C.I', member
were beaten by speclators. The
Anarchist slood oil' three attackers

armed with umbrellas until knocked

down.

The second look place when the

Fascisl> emerged from the Yale

dining hall. Communist League

members and sympathisers, a mem-
ber of the League Against War and

Fascism, and members of the Na-
tional Students League, eleven in

all, and including two women,
handed together in a compact unit

and renl 1 lie air with, "Abasso il

Fascismo".

They were immediately surround-

ed by Mussolini's Henchmen, some
1.". in number and mostly laughing.

Thi> demonstrators kept on. "Ab-

asso i! Fascismo. abasso il Fascis-

iHo" was flung into the faces of the

Fascists. They soon lost their good

humor and began to sneer, jeer, and
sweat in Italian. "Abasso il Fas-
cisuio, abasso il Fascismo" was still

llung into their faces. By now
tliey numbered fifty.

Suddenly they nirned into raging

beasts. Cursing and shouting aloud

i lie v attacked the group of eleven

with feet and lists. The women
were struck over the head repeat-

edly with a heavy package. Blow
tor blow was given until the Fas-

.-ist* numbered 73. The anti-fas-

cists then retreated to the other

side of the street. Still blow for

blon was given. The demonstra-

tors gave ground slowly, fighting

.-very inch ol tile way until, on the

campus of tile new Berkeley Col-

lege, they were disjiersi'd by odds

iif nine to one.

Ten of the Fascists pursued an
instructor down Wall Street. Half-

w.t.v down the block he made a

stand. After smashing one of them
a policeman intervened and he

made his escaiie. The entire nffair

was characterized by the brutality

The Electrical Workers

Struggle

For 29 years, in good times or

bad. the Brooklyn Edison Company-
has not failed to pay its regular

V.% annual dividend.

From 1910 until 1932 the work-

ers also got a "dividend". It was

called "profit sharing" and amount-

ed to S% of the yearly wage. But
this had to be voted on each year.

Since 1920, when the Brooklyn Edi-

son came into control of the Con-

solidated Gas Company, there was
increasing hostility on the part of

the Board of Directors to continue

this "labor dividend". The plan

was to take this bonus from the

workers of the Brooklyn Edison to

make up the deficit of other sub-

sidiaries of the Consolidated Gas.

In 11)31, the sum of $13,400,O0U

was available for dividends. Ac-

tually. $K.800,000 were paid out,

and $4,200,000 added to the already-

piled up surplus of $2((,rrfX),0(K>.

But the company decided ft was in

a tight hole. So it laid off 1.C00

employees. This gave rise to the

organization of the Brotherhood of

Brooklyn Edison Employees, an in-

dependent union.

Dividends and Relief

In 11)32, $10,000,000 were paid

out in dividends and over 3,000

employees were laid off. But

izing campaign with the following

demands : 1 1 restoration of the

wage cut of May 1933; 2) restor-

ation of the bonus; 3) higher wages.

Unrest Grows
As a result of the NltA, which

had been in effect about 9 months,
there was an increase in power
consumption and a ni«* gain in

profit for the Edison Company.
This served to increase the unrest

of the workers.

The employers, alarmed at the

growth of the Brotherhood, issued

in April liKM the "Employees Plan

for Collective Bargaining", a com-
liaiiy union idea which was to he

rammed down the workers' throats.

Tin' circular which was sent out

by Parker might have sounded fine

to the naive, but the vanguard of

the workers was not to be fooled.

Of all the subsidiaries of the Con-
solidated Gas, the Brooklyn Edison

had the best showing in the vote

against the company union.

Alterward. the company thought

that more bait was needed, espe-

cially did it want to take some of

the wind out of the Brotherhood's

sails; it restored half of the wage
cut of .May 1933.

"Loyal" Workers See Trick

But in spite of its spies and
thugs, its cajoling and intimida-

tion, it got a little more in the

company union than it had expect-

ed. Working in conjunction with

the Brotherhood, certain members
of (he comrh-iny union circulated a

employees to organize, into a union

of their own choosing (the Broth-

erhood) ; 2) return of the bonus and
restoration of the wage cut; 3)

recognition of the Brotherhood of

Utility Employees.

What is to be done? 1) Break
up the company union us fast as

possible and have the members
openly join the Brotherhood ; 2)

Organ!'/* the offiee workers into the

union ; 3 ) Replace the cowardly
leadership with men who will fight

for the union, not for themselves;

4> l'rejtare to strike for a) union

recognition and the closed shop, b)

full restoration of the wage cut and
the payment of the lionus.

—KARL OSWALD.

Letters to

Editor

Parker, the president of the Brook-
ltl

, !if jml ltsking for the restoration
lyn Edison Company, told the

workers not to despair as he had
been appointed Chairman of the

Emergency I'nempioymeut Belief

Committee. The relief committee
generously paid the rent of the un-

employed and allotted families of

four or more $2.r>0 a week to cover

all other expenses.

In -May 11(33, the employees were

"given" Saturdays off at their own
expense. The following month the

NttA was launched with the stipu-

lation of the 35-nonr week. Could

it be that the Brooklyn Edison had
had some advance information?

Profits meanwhile had been

soaring to a dizzy height. Some-
thing had to be done. So on Aug.

18. 1!)33 the Public Service Com-
mission ordered a rate cut which
was to save consumers some §i>,-

000,000 a year. This cut was never

put into effect, however, as the

New York Supreme Court granted

a stay.

Bonus Cancelled

But the Brooklyn Edison Com-
pany was still in a terrible predica-

ment. The only thing the starving

directors could do to remedy their

of the Fascists. Groin kicking and flight was to cancel the S% bonus

of the workers.

As a result,

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT

rabbit -punch in;; were their special-

ties. With unanimity they pre-

ferred the use of the feet to that-

of the hands. Their attempts to

reach the groins of the males were
executed with military precision.

The evcnls lending to both dem-
onstrations are important. Friday,

Sept. 28, the acting chairman of

*he League Against War and Fas-
cism appeared at the weekly meet-

ing of the Spartacus Youth League
.mil issued an invitation for partic-

ipation in a united front demon-
t ration in connection with the visit

>f the Fascist students to New
Haven.

This being in line with the S.Y.I,,

policy ol united fronts on specific

issue?., representatives were sent.

:n I he following Tuesday, to the

'neeiiiig of the League Against War
-iiid Fascism. After a prolonged
liscussiou during which the old

irgumeuts against "Trotskyism"

Acre paraded a vote was taken and
he S.Y.I,, was refused participa-

tion by 7 to ft.

The League Against War and
Fascism went ahead with its plans

for picketing with posters. When
the time came to swing into action

the 25 organizations affiliated with

he League Against War and Fas-

cism failed to materialise, few pos-

ters were in sight, there was prac-

tically no picketing, and absolutely

no organization. As a result the

sympathy of the spectators was lost

due to their failure to understand
what it was all about.

The second demonstration was
hurriedly improvised by Communist
League members and sympathizers

and others including N.S.L. mem-
bers and one member of the 'League
Against War and Fascism who were
disappointed with the first. Its aim
was to reach the Fascist students

ihemsclves and let them know ot

She militant opimsltton in New
Haven to them and their creed.

From this point of view if was a
access. Their equanimity was
listurbed.

The solidarity shown by several

intellectuals in connection with the

second demonstration was hearten

-

i ug. A woman graduate student

and an instructor and bis wife
slond in our ranks, using their fists

for intellectual freedom side by
side with unemployed and Commu-
nist league members. To them we
extend our respect and admiration.

To the N.S.L. members and the

member of the League Against War
and Fascism, who gave a good ac-

count of themselves, we extend the

same. We shall always stand

shoulder to shoulder with them on

the Held of battle. We deplore the

fact that the 2Ti organisations affili-

ated with the league Against War
and Fascism, that the C.P. and Y.C.

L. were not present and had no

organized resistence at the second

demonstration.

the Brotherhood

rew by leaps and bounds. It

asked a charter of the Brotherhood

of Utility Employees of America
and received it. becoming Local

102. It petitioned the Edison Com-
pany with the signatures of fSOO

employees, asking for an explana-

tion for the withholding of the

bonus. The answer received was
that the employees did not get it

because it was withheld—or words
to that effect.

The union then started an organ-

oi' the bonus and the full restora-

tion of the wage cut. The com-
pany union backed up the itetition,

and it was sent to the manage-
ment. The reply was a tiat refu-

sal, and as a result the eyes of a

number of "loyal" employees were
opened to the worthless nature

of the company union.

One of the many pur[H>ses of the

company union, and particularly of

t Ids one, is the use of the employees
against taxation legislation. The
company can "threaten" the legis-

lators with wage cuts if the taxes

are not to its liking.

Brotherhowl Strengthened

In the meantime the Brotherhood
had become* a real threat to the

bosses. Its total membership
swelled to L'.fiOO, and at the power
station on Hudson Avenue alone it

had 9('% of the workers organized.

This was a little too much for

the benevolent Mr. Parker. He
tired Dom-gnn. the president of Lo-
cal 102. ami Xeilly and O'Reilly for

"inefficiency". That this "ineffi-

ciency" was only discovered after

a longer period of employment
( the newest of the workers had
been employed for over a year)

shows that their discharge was the

result of other causes—union activ-

ity.

Strike Tlireatened

Whether the Labor Board medi-

ator, Mrs. Herrick, had turned the

union's books over to the bosses or

whether it was just company plain

clothes men who had spotted the

three union workers, is not known.
At any rate, the union threatened

to strike, putting forth the follow-

ing three demands ; 1 ) immediate
reinstatement of Donegan, Neilly

and O'Reilly and the right of all

Drug Clerks Strike

Winning

More than lifi per cent of the em-
ploying drug store owners in the

Bronx have signed up with the

Pharmacists I.'nion. officers of the

union announced today.

The retreat of the bosses fol-

lowed the calling of a general

strike of all drug clerks in the

Bronx, with picketing of those

stores that refused to sign.

The N.l.P. and Melburt chains

signed up immediately, and a Hy-

ing picket squad was kept busy
getting individual employers into

line. The union anticipates that

all of the larger employing stores

will be signed before the week is

over.

The terms of the contracts in-

clude a S32.u0 wage for a 54-honr

week, with closed shop.

The strike was in protest against

sweat shop conditions. Drug clerks

were working TO and WO hours a

week for as little as '$18 or $20 a

week. The Druggist NBA code,

drawn up by the bosses, "generous-

ly" offered a $1(1 minimum for a

tiO-hour week, but even these sweat-
shop conditions were not observed.

The Bronx County Pharmaceuti-
cal Association, a paper organiza-

tion of the owners, has been voci-

ferously attacking the union and
raising the red scare, but the ma-
jority of its members have signed
union contracts.

The union plans to extend its line

of battle to other boroughs follow-

ing its "mopping-up" campaign in

the Bronx. Its membership has
largely increased .-is the result of

the Bronx victory.

Dear Kditor

:

The Dally Worker, you will be

gratified to learn, has not suc-

cumbed entirely to the sobering

influence of its New York Times
ex-editor, or its three (count them)

daily editions. One may still cull

from Its columns the choicest tid-

bits and most delicious morsels of

idiocy.

1 submit for this week's prifce

the contribution of Mrs. Lincoln

StefTens who writes under the name
of Miss Kiln Winters. It appears

under the heading : "Three Well-

Knowu Writers Add Their Bit to

Daily Worker Drive." And Miss

Winters' bit is a bit Indeed.

She writes:

"The Captain of the Morro Cas-
tle may have thought sincerely

that the fire could be put out and
the insurance, if not the liner,

saved. Even then it was tough on

the passengers to !>e left asleep. It

was tierce. And so unnecessary.

T)ie crew knew and coukl lave

warned everybody aboard that

doomed ship. (Emphasis ours.)

Well, on our good ship, the Earth,

the crew knows, and here it is

shouting "Fire!' We are not asleep,

nor are we very drunk. 1 suggest

that we stop, look and isten. pas-

sengers, crew and captains too.

"Read and heed the Daily Worker
and the Western Worker and if

they are not as 'good' technically

as they should be. contribute sofne

capital goods to them, and make
em right— 1 mean Left.

(Signed) "Ella Winters-".

Don't ask me what the lady
means. 1011a dances and it titters

through the English language as
she does through life (see Steffens'

autobiography j, and is not to be

pinned down to ordinary sense or

meaning. But will you Just cast

your eye over her sentimental de-

fense of the captain of the Morro
Castle (who blamed the Reds for

the disaster) and her scurrilous at-

tack on the crew. Could the Ward
Line desire a more ardent defend-

er?

Since the Pleistocene God first

brought, order into chaos, has there
ever been anything as hopelessly

muddled as a Stalinist liberal?

And Ella Winters has devoted her
life (God save the mark!) to work-
ers' defense!

—LEWIS BIRKB.
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MARCH OF
EVENTS

Belgian Y. C. L. Divides on
United Front Issue

BULLETIN
Tlie latest issue of I^a Voix

Ccmmuniste, weekly organ of the

Belgian Communist League, re-

ports that the Charleroi District

of the Y.C.L., under orders from

the C. P., l«s voted to withdraw
from the united front agreement

they signed with the Young So-

cialist Guard and the Young
Bolshevik - Ijenuiists (Trotshy-

ites). The decision was taken at

a membership meeting of the

District. The vote was 1,722

against 1,044. ALMOST 40 PER-
CENT OF THE Y. C. L. MEM-
BERSHIP FAVORED STAYING
IN THE UNITED FRONT, ONE
OF WHOSE EXPLICIT AIMS
IS THE DEFENSE OF COM-
RADE TROTSKY AGAINST
CAPITALIST PERSECUTION

!

The report adds that the Young
Socialist Guard has thus far ig-

nored the C. P.'s demand that it

choose between a united front

with tl*e C. P. and one w4th the

"counter-revolutionary Trotsky-

ites."
• • •

Recently a united front agree-

ment, was reached by the Belgian

Young Socialist Guard and the

Belgian Young Bolshevik-Leninists

('Trotskyltes"). It calls for gen-

eral united front action against

war and Fascism, and in defense

of democratic rights and the rights

(tie "non -aggression" variety, but

in other respects represented an
enormous step forward for the Bel-

gian working class.

Whether the Y.C.L.'s action re-

flected a genuine tarn to a revolu-

tionary position, or simply over-

zealousness developed in an effort

to obey Moscow's orders to get next

to the S. P. at all costs, we cannot

say. In any case, it is now catching

holy hell from its elders. The Bel-

gian C. P. Chatelet District Com-
mittee (why not the national of-

fice?) has addressed a letter to the

Y.C.L. demanding that the impu-
dent {or imprudent) youngsters

pull out of the united front. The
sole reason is that they must not

defend comrade Trotsky!

The Stalinist Letter

This letter Is one of the most

interesting of recent products of the

Stalinist mind. It has all the clar-

ity and straight logic of a plate

of well-cooked spaghetti.

"The Voting Socialists." this doc-

ument declares, "defend unity of

action (on the basis of| a living

unity of the fight of the proletariat

against the bourgeoisie." The
Young Socialists in this case, of

course, are none other than the

official S. P. youth organization

(rank-and-file, lowest functionar-

ies, middle functionaries, top func-

tionaries and everything else).

Good : there are no more Social

of the working class. It takes in Fascists among the Belgian Soclal-

the struggle on behalf of class war
prisoners, including Stalinists,

Trotskyists and Socialists in Fas-

cist prisons and concentration

camps, and specifically mentions

the defense of comrade Leon Trot-

Sky, class-war prisoner of the

French capitalist government.

The Political Bureau of the Bel-

gian Y.C.L. (Stalinists), after

much discussion and many fruit-

less efforts to get the Socialists to

abandon comrade Trotsky, signed

this joint pact. The pact, as we
Indicated In the Militant of Sept.

—JAY HAKDE.22, had objectionable features of

ist youth. That ought to be worth

a headline in both the Daily Work-
er and the New Leader.

"I'nder no persuasion and at no

period of our agreement," the let-

ter continues, "can we subscribe to

any united action with the Trotsky-

ltes or the protection of Trotsky

himself." Which recalls the days
when every Stalinist declared in

equally certain terms: "Never will

we sit down around the table with
the leaders of the Social-Fascists

and discuss a united front against

Fascism. Never!" What, never?

Well, hardly ever.

Stalinist "Facts"

Then comes the explanation—the
usual torrent of epithets and curs-

es. And then a few "facts"—real,

good Xtalinist facts. For example:
"Trotsky . . . since 1903 has heen

against the Bolshevik Party." Es-
pecially in his job as chairman
of the I'etrograd Soviet in li)0Ti.

And more especially as chairman
of the I'e.rograd Jliti.ary Revolu-
tionary Committee In October,

1917. And most especially as Com-
missar of War in the first years of

the Soviet Republic, and most,

most especially when the names of

Trotsky and Lenin were interna-

tional shorthand for the Russian
Revolution and the Communist In-

ternational.

But that's not all. Trotsky, it

appears, is now in France living

"in a villa, with neatly arranged
portfolios, surrounded by pedigreed

hounds, by servants and secretar-

ies!" No doubt it is because the

French bourgeois government has
made such splendid arrangements
for his care that nobody has seen

comrade Trotsky for six months,
since he was spirited away from
Fontalnehleau by cops, and that the
Militant has not had a line from
him in the same period. What is

he doing with those portfolios and
secretaries'!

"Trotskyites" and the United Front

Now the C. P. letter deals a real-

ly telling blow :

"The Trotskyltes are In every

country the enemy of the united

front." We challenge the Belgian

Communist Party and any other

Stalinist party to produce a copy
of their official documents concern-

ing the united front and dated any
time between 1928 and 1933 which
does not brand the Trotskyites as

"the counter-revolutionary van-
guard of the bourgeoisie" just he-

eause we were advocating the unit-

ed front with the Social-Democracy.
We recall to the attention of

workers of all political faiths the

role the O.L.A. played in bringing

about the united May Day demon-
stration of left wing and Socialist

organizations, characterized by the
Stalinists (who held their own pri-

vate double-Red counter-demonstra-
tion) as a hodge-podge at Social-

"Off Again, On Again,

Gone Again, Finnegan

According to the latest Commu-
nist, the Stalinist Party Is grow-
ing by leaps and bounds. Leaps
into t'le organization, and bounds
out of It.

Earl Browder reports to the C.C.

that there were some 24,000 mem-
bers In January of this year. He
adds that 17.000 new members were
admitted between January and
August. As a result, the actual

membership In July was 20,000.

How come? Simple: during the

same period 21,000 members quit.

This means that almost everybody
who joins the Stalinists these days,

quits within a period of eight

months . . . and often takes along

somebody else with him.

The omniscient Browder "ex-
plains" this interesting phenomen-
on. It seems that "politically" the

masses are coming to the C.P, but
the C.P. is falling down on the job
''organisationally". Strange, how
the line can be correct and the ap-
plication correct, and the objective
situation correct . . . but 21,000

people walk out—because the unit

organizer is no good.

The truth is that, sailing under
the stolen banner of Leninism, the

C. P. is able to pick up many
workers who want to take their

place in a revolutionary party, hut
who soon find that they can not

stand for the wild and wooly antics

of Stalinism. Another factor is

that the standards set for admis-
sion to the C.P. are incredibly low.

Neither ideological development nor
testing in action is required. Any-
hody who can cheer the local func-

tionaries can join the C. P. Conse-
quently, all sorts of petty-bourgeois

and even lumpen- proletarian ele-

ments drift in for a diversity of

rotten reasons . . . and drift out as
soon as It pleases them to do so.

One of the tasks of the American
section of the new International, as

soon as It is formed, Is going to be

to save the serious elements from
the disheartening experience of a

few months in the Stalinist move-
ment, which often disables them for

the struggle for a long period.

Fascists with a "counter-revolution-

ary tail". As for Madison Square
Garden—the less said the better.

Finally, this interesting fact : the
Trotskyites "discredit the Soviet

Union and try to hinder the Inter-

national proletariat from coming to

the aid of the Soviet Union." No
doubt by our criticism of Stalin's

theory. and practice of "Socialism
in One Country". Interesting—but
. . . the YIpsel-Trotskylte pact which
the Y.C.L. signed includes the fol-

lowing agreement

:

"Active organization ot the de-

fense of the U.S.S.R., without
thereby meaning the elimination
of the freedom of criticism. Inde-
pendent of the common action,

(Continued on Pag* 3)

The Spanish Insurrection

The insurrection of the Spanish
proletariat against the pro-fascist

Lerrouat ministry, comes as the re-

sult of the direct provocation ot

the reactionaries in their assump-

tion of three strategic posts in th«

government,—the ministries of ag-

riculture, justice and the Interior.

Cil Robles, head of the Catholic

party of the big landowners and In-

dustrialists, gauged the moment
when the power of reaction had

reached its new height under the

republican regime and would have

declined without a direct assault

on the workers and peasants for

the consolidation of power. The
hatred of the monarchy taught

these monarchists to proceed cau-

tiously, to put forward the lying

slogans of "defence of the repub-

lic" at this .stage so its to prepare

the way for restoration at a later

stage.

The direct challenge or the Span
ish fascist forces could not be ig-

nored by the working class parties

despite its character of provocation.

The ardent and fierce struggle of

the Industrial workers, the miners,

the farm laborers after the calling

of the general strike sets forth in

bold and flaming relief once more
the will of the workers to resist

and sacrifice for the common good.

Kven defeat in a battle of such in-

tensity is the guarantee of renewed
and victorious struggle on the mor-
row. This outburst of the masses

adds new splendor to the heroie

traditions of the Spanish proleta-

riat.

• • *

Lessons or the Struggle

The outstanding lesson of this

struggle against fascist consolida-

tion of power Is the absolute need

tor revolutionary leadership hav-

ing clear aims and capable of guid-

ing the masses with correct revolu-

tionary policies. The working class

cannot achieve success, cannot es-

tablish the dictatorship of the pro-

letariat, without a trusted revolu-

tionary leadership that has gained

the hegemony of the working class

in the course of historic struggles,

"partial" battles, political and eco-

nomic, that lead up to the final de-

cisive bid for power. Such a lead-

ership did not exist in the present

instance. The forces of the Bol-

shevik-Leninists, handicapped by

the existence of the two bureau-
cracies of the Socialist and Stalin-

ist forces, as yet too small In num-
bers to have deep roots among the

masses, despite their oorreetness of

policy, could not play at the mo-
ment the decisive role. The social-

ists broke only yesterday with the

republicans" with whom they had
been In a treacherous bloc to keep
the workers under the yoke of

bourgeois democracy : that Is, under
the yoke of the ruling class. None
of the "left" forces showed that

ability to supply, in the every-day

struggle, the program combined
with the leadership In the "partial"

demands for which the masses
could have fought properly and
eagerly, that would have rallied

the workers and peasants to the

revolutionary party and the revolu-

tionary cause. The Cortes was nev-

er made a tribune from which to

establish those necessary bonds
with the masses. Thus In the pres-

ent situation the masses showed
their readiness to rise to the heights

of proletarian revolution and vic-

tory,—tint the leadership was in-

sufficient.

• * »

The I'nited Front

This fact is also shown in the

united front established so late In

the day. This united front gives

.
birth to Incipient Soviets at the

very moment when insurrection be-

coniB-i the order of the day". The
Stalinists hai! the Soviets uncriti-

cally now, not understanding that

Soviets cannot be built only for im-

mediate insurrection, that soTiets

have first to be fostered in the

form of a united front, of all forces

of the working class for smaller
aims of defence, for the carrying
out of strike struggles, for the fight

for working class relief, etc. Only
through Soviets (Juntas) thus cre-

ated early in the struggle can the

working class make the necessary

contact with the soldiers and peas-

ants that will help to win over
these forces to the revolution when
the decisive moment arrives. Other-
wise only the miscarriage of the
revolution can result. Otherwise
the peasants do not rise In over-

whelming numbers with the work-
ers to seize the land and disarm
reaction, the soldiers are not ready
to turn their arms against their

officers, etc. Otherwise the united

front becomes a matter of manipu-
lation from the top in which the
Compnnys can agree with the Ac-
anas that. they will not permit the
workers to take the offensive and
lead the way to the dictatorship of

the proletariat,—but will merely
defend bourgeois democracy. Other-
wise no Marxian vanguard can, In

the course of every-day struggle,

show its milltantly correct leader-

ship and win the masses away from
the mlsleadcrs and betrayers whose
sole aim la to put a brake on the
action of the masses In order to

maintain their own bureaucratic
control. —JACK WEBER.

OBDEK A BUNDLE OF MUJ.
TANTS—ONE CENT PIS COPS,
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N. L., RICHMON—
Question: In the automobile and .steel industries

there were threats of a strike a short while ago, but

this was choked hy the A. P. of I,, bureaucracy.

Since then there has not been much sign of a strike

revival In these lines of production. In the textile

Industry the labor fakers were able to prevent the

first threiit of .t strike from maturing but were un-

able to resist the pressure of tile ranks a second

time. How do you explain the difference In the at-

titudes of the workers in these industries

V

Answer: The attitude of the workers in this In-

stance is conditioned liy the state of the industry

itself. In general, the workers can go on strike,

during a period of revival from a crisis, primarily

because they lind themselves back again in the fac-

tories. It is obvious that unemployed Workers cannot

strike. Textiles, being mi industry devoted chiefly

io producing means of consumption is less effected

as far as its market is concerned than the Industries

producing means of production. In 1H32, 41.7% as

much, textiles were exported as in 1029 whereas only

18.5% of the 1!12!1 exports were realized by the ma-
chinery and vehicle Industries in 1932. As compared
to li)25t, about 73'; (if Hit* textile workers had em-
ployment in 1032. whereas only 50'/, of the workers
In the heavy industries were working that year.

The threat of a steel strike came at the time when
steel was opmting at about r>r>% of capacity. The
automobile strike threatened at a time when produc-

tion and sales rose to their highest in four years.

Steel has since dropped to around 120','f of capacity,

and automobile production has likewise fallen off.

Many of the workers are hack on the streets, and if

they are talking strike, are in no position to mater-

ialize it. The numbei of textile workers who re-

mained In the factories tuts for the most part been

stationary. This, essentially, is why they appear

more militant than their brothers In heavy industry.

A revival of the latter will quickly demonstrate that

the appearance is decepive.
• >

L. B., NEW YORK—
Question: In the Daily Worker of October 2. 1934,

the editor, in explaining the difference between the

Socialist and Communist parties, makes the follow-

ing statement: "Socialism is defined as that society

which is transitional to Communism, a society In

which the ruling class is the proletariat, governing

through its dictatorship, through Soviet power. In

the Soviet I'nton today, the proletariat has already

laid the basis for a Socialist society, but they are

still on the way to a Communist society." This

seems contradictory hut 1 am not clear. Can you

explain?
Answer: The contradiction is self-evident and

flows from the "theory of "Socialism in one country".

The Stalinists simply attempt to extinguish the dif-

ference between the proletarian dictatorship and
Socialism In order to harmonize the "theory's" con-

tradictions. At the present time the ruling class In

the Soviet Union IS "the proletariat, governing

through its dictatorship". According to the Dally

Worker this is Socialism, yet in the same breath it

states that only the basis for Socialism has been

laid. What profound wisdom ! The above-quoted

Stalinist definition for Socialism Is false. Under
Socialism classes will have been abolished and the

ruling class and its state power, i.e., the dictatorship

of the proletariat, will have withered: away, since

coercion of one class by another cannot exist In a

classless society. Under Socialism there will no
longer be a proletariat since the existence of the

latter implies the existence of a capitalist class

whether or not the proletariat has seized the power
from it.

G. T. AND E. L^-
Question: A recent Issue of the Minneapolis Labor

Review, official organ of the Central Labor Union,
reports the C.L.U. has adopted a resolution approv-
ing Governor Olson's conduct during the drivers

strike, and stating be did not use government power
against the workers. That this misrepresents the

truth Is known to everybody who knows anything
about the strike. The Labor Review adds that the

resolution was seconded by one of the leaders of

the drivers' union. Grant Dunne. What is the posi-

tion of the League on this question?

Answer: The League has openly and consistently

attacked Olson's strike-breaking moves, during and'

since the strike. Similarly, the members of the

League In Minneapolis warned the workers against

Olson and his troops before the troops came in,

denounced Olson when he brought the troops in, and
took the lead In arousing working class sentiment
which eventually forced Olson to retreat to an extent

that saved the strike. The League has not changed
Its position on the question since the strike. Gover-
nor Olson stands convicted of using the troops in

strike-breaking activities, the only way in which the
National Guard of the boss state can ever be used.

It was not Grant Dunne who seconded a resolution

praising Olson's strike policy, but William Brown,
President, of the union. The Minneapolis Labor Re-
view statement is incorrect, and we are informed
that the editor Intends to publish a correction ; it

may have appeared by the time thl^ issue of the

Militant is off the press.

The facts are these: the Central Labor Union is

made up of union delegates who are almost without
exception members of the Farmer-Labor Party. They
strongly disapproved the attitude of the C.L.A. dur-

ing the strike: they were deeply concerned to protect

Olson's reputation with the workers and, even at the

cost of letting his attacks on the strike go unan-
swered, they did not want him to be criticized. When
the C.L.U. headquarters was raided by the troops
and the C.L.U. functionaries chased into the street,

for example, the Labor Review quoted In black-face

type a statement by Olson that this was done for the

benefit of the workers!
Now that the strike is over they are doing their

best to restore the gilt to the exposed clay feet of

their idol, Olson. Hence the resolution adopted by
the C.L.U. This resolution was introduced by an
official of the milk drivers' union who is a member
of the F.-L. P. It was seconded by William Brown,
who is a member of the F.L.P. and has been for some
years.

The League, which was glad' to see Brown go into

the Hennepin County Central Committee of his party
during the strike and demand that they protest

against Olson's policy, and which was glad to see
Brown denounce Olson's policy publicly during the
strike before scores of thousands of workers, cannot
agree with his change of estimate of Olson, Of
course, the League has no responsibility lor Brown,
who is not and never has been a member of the
League.
The manner in which trade union struggles are

transated into political struggles is clearly illustrated

by this Incident. The particular strike struggle hav-
ing ended, many workers turn their thoughts to other
problems and cease to guard themselves against the
misleading effects of such resolutions as this one of

the Minneapolis C.L.U. Only a new revolutionary

party, with its own ticket in the field to keep these

Issues before the working class and to teach them to

vote as they strike, for the elasa and Its vfinguard,

can counteract the reformists of all varieties.

Program of the Latin American Bourgeoisie
The American Popular Revolu-

tionary Alliance (better known as

the Apra) is the most important
organization of the Latin American
lett bo"!* I'eoisic. Centered m Peru,

It claims sections in ail or most of

the countries that make up Latin

America. For a while, just as

Calles of Mexico, it was represent-

ed in the Stalinist Antt-Imperialist

League of Brussels. It is vocifer-

ous In its praise for the Soviet Un-

ion and the methods used by the

Bolsheviks in Russia—but only for

Soviet Russia, and not to ludo-

America, the term they use when
speaking of Latin America. Marx,
Engels, Lenin, Trotsky and Stalin

are cited in defending their argu-

ments—of course a misuse of all

but the last. I'udoubtedly large

numbers of workers and peasants

follow this organisation. For this

reason, and for the reason that all

conditions affecting Latin America
react in the United States, this

group deserves some attention, not

only by the comrades of Latin

America but also In the United

Stat-;.

The Apra Program
The theoretical bases of Apraism

.-flu be summed up in the following

points:

1. Co-operation of the three

classes, who are oppressed and re-

pressed by imperialism is necessary

to solve the problems of Latin Am-
erica. These three classes are the

proletariat, the peasantry and the

native capitalist class. The aim of

this co-operation Is to set np a

democratic republic that will free

the native capitalist class from the

strangulating hold of Imperialism,

and will allow the development of

a native industrialist class.

2. The state that will be set up
js a result of the three classes

above named joining in a united

front within the Apra will be the

democratic republic, which will, ac-

cording to the theoreticians of the

Apra, represent all three classes.

3. The establishment of the de-

mocratic republic and the freefng

of native industry from the honds
of imperialism will allow the de-

velopment of the proletariat, so as

to—In the future to be sure—take
over the nation and set up social-

ism. Up to that time the proletari-

at must co-operate and support the

bourgeoisie in the development of

Industry and be only the left wing

In the national bloc.

4. It is not necessary to banish

imperialism from Latin America,

but only control it, so that the ad-

vanced technic that Imperialism

brings will be utilized for the de-

velopment of national Industry.

How Imperialism will be controlled

Is not stated.

5. Co-operation with the liberal

groups of Latin America in favor

of the above program and against

Imperialism, particularly Yankee
Imperialism.

Mensbeifem In a New Guise

It Is clear that in the main we
have in the Apra an organization

that in nearly every point is a repe-

tition of the program of the Men-

shevik wing of the labor movement
in pre-revolutionary Russia. To us

who were in the Communist move-

ment at the time of the Chinese

events of 1925-27, this program has

also a familiar ring. Were we not

told in China that the Kuo-Min-

Tang was a bloc of four classes

:

bourgeoisie, petty bourgeoisie, pea-
santry and proletariat, and that

the class struggle between these
tour classes must be placed in sec-

ondary place until the solution uf

the "national task?" That the vic-

tory of this foul-class party would
allow the development of the pro-
letariat';

The Chinese proletariat was
chained and delivered to the exe-
cutioners sword by this Mensbevik
policy of Stalin and Co. Haya de Iji

Torre, the very able leader of the

Apra, stole his program from the

Stalinists and the Stalinists from
the Mensheviks. That each thief

curses the other is not at all strange

Out very natural. But these denun-
ciations do not hinder the basic

theoretical unity of all these groups.
Haya de La Tone lias this to say

describing the native capitalist

class of Latin America : We are as
a child already senile without hav-
ing enjoyed maturity. This, state-

ment is much more profound than
de la Torre imagines, lie hopes to

be able to rejuvenate this senile

class by a number of Utopian meas-
ures. For the aid of the proletari-

at in this task he solemnly promises,
that when industry is developed,
well, we will then talk about the

emancipation of the proletariat. To
make this hoax go down more
•moothly, with less griping on the
part of the proletariat, he sugar-

.oafs It with a quotutiou of Marx:
that the economic forces of one so-

ciety must be developed before it

can be replaced by a mole progres-

sive <tne : and that the forces of

the new society must be prepared
to take over the economic struc-

ture. And since the bourgeoisie

cannot exist without a proletariat,

and there is no bourgeoisie talking

about in Latin America, ooviouslj

betore a social change is possible

both the l-jitin American industri-

alism and the bourgeoisie and pro-

letariat must appear, industry

must develop on a bourgeois basis.

Kinship with Stalinism
All very erudite and all showing

a basic kinship with Stalinism and
with reformism. Did not reformist

.socialism shout that the proletari-

an revolution was impossible in

Russia because the economic forces

of Kussia were not stilliciently de-
veloped tor the transition to so-

cialism in Russia? Stalinism just

reverses the coin and, basing itself

upon the same conception, argues

vehemently that the economic
forces of Russia were sufficiently

matured lor the construction of so-

cialism in one country, Russia.

Neither Stalinism, nor Menshe-
vtsm, nor the Apra, can understand

that the fundamental ideas of

Marx were built not upon one
country but. upon capitalism as a

world system and that the economic
forces of capitalism as a world

system are now sufficient for the

transition io a higher stage in the

evolution of the human race, social-

ism, as a world system.

This scientific truth works out in

Latin America as follows: that

while there is not n large developed
native capitalist class there is a

large developed proletariat. This

proletariat is an integral part of

the world proletariat, an integral

part of world economy.
Tile Latin-American Proletariat

This large proletariat is em-
ployed by the imperialist linns. Im-

perialism directly through foreign
ownership, or indirectly through
the hanks, is directly involved in

the agriculture (fruit, cotton, rub-
ber, coffee, hemp, cocoa', meat and
leather, wool, in mining, in rail-

roads a ik i power and light. In
these industries high grade, ad-
vanced technique is used. The pro-
letariat, organized in huge works,
uses the most modern tools.

The native bourgeoisie on the
other hand is mainly occupied iu

producing for the local market, the
peasantry and the above described
proletariat, it is of a low level

technically, bordering on artisanry,

using antiquated methods.
The proletariat of Latin America

is the product not of the native

capitalist class but of the world
capitalist class, of imperialism.
Lnt in America as an independent
entity, Is not and never will be
ready lor socialism, but the world
of which Latin America is part, is

overripe.

The Road of tlte Proletariat

The 1 .at in American proletariat

must not wait to make the prole-

tarian revolution, neither for the
development of native capitalism,
as advocates de la Torre, nor for

the proletariat of North America,
it can disregard all those holding
these ideas and who use Marx's
atid Lenin's names in defence of

their bourgeois point of view. The
proletariat must go forward to the

establishment of a proletarian dic-

tatorship which will at the same
time liberate Latin America from
imperialism, divide the land and
give it to the peasants on either am
individual or collective basis, ac-

cording to the peasants' wishes,
confiscate the wealth of the imper-
ialists and, without waiting for de

lit Torre's 'intvitable" development
of industry, crack the chain of im-

perialism in its very weak Latin

American link.

Before that can be done Stalin-

is n and its brother, Apraism, must
be driven from the field. The per-

manent revolution is tiie only road
the Latin American masses can
take. The proletariat of Latin Am-
erica, using advanced technic in-

dustrially, should become the

bearers of advanced proletarian

thought.
* • *

1 le la Torre imagines a three

class party. It is logical that lie

should imagine a three class state,

where the only repression would be
against the imperialists. That
would be a wonder to see: a state

representing the workers as well as
the capitalists. Such is the Marx-
ism of de la Torre.

• • •

In a previous article we discussed

the idea of controlling imperialism,

which is the watchword of the na-

tive bourgeoisie of Latin America.

We explained the economic impos-
sibility of the weak native bour-

geoisie controlling powerful imper-
ialism which can bring such a vast

amount of pressure against the na-

tive bourgeoisie, up to the point of

intervention.

Perspectives

It is true that a proletarian dic-

tatorship, under the direction of a

Marxist party with certain condi-

tions can and. in Russia, did allow

an amount of controlled foreign

capital to eater its country. The
proletariat, however, is quite dis-

tinct from the native bourgeoisie.

One is strong, brave : the other
weak, cowardly. The native bour-

geoisie may start a movement
against imperialism but this move-
ment is carried through by the pro-

letariat, far beyond the point of

controlled imperialism'', far be-

yond the limits set by the most ra-

dical bourgeoisie. Terror stricken,

the native bourgeoisie will flee to

the arms of imperialism for pro-

tection from the aroused masses.

in such a condition of affairs "con-

trol" is a phantasy of impotence.

The emancipation of the Latin

American proletariat lies iu the

abolition of imperialism. Such a

gigantic task requires the unity of

alt or Latin America's proletariat

(at well as the aid of the North

American wage slaves) against the

military and economic aggression

of Wall Street. Summarizing this

unity is the slogan of the Soviet

l.'nlted States of Latin America.

Weakened by the loss of one of

its major sources of super-profits,

and faced by a working class In-

spired by the revolution in Latin

America, the master class of the

United States will be more easily

vanquished by Its revolutionary

proletariat. —C. CURTIS.

Belgian Y. C. L. Divides

{Continued from Page 2)

with regard to the foreign policy

of the I'.S.S.R. This reserva-

tion is made by the Young So-

cialist Guard and the Trotsky 1st

Youth."

Does this not make the Young
Socialist tinard also "the vanguard
of the counter revolutionary bour-

geoisie" seeking to discredit the

U.S.s.R. Hut the Belgian C. P.

wants a united front with them, all

right. How come?

After all these interesting educa-

tional arguments, the C. P. informs

the Y.C.L. that "you must be con-

vinced that we really desire to ac-

complish the united front and unity

of action with the Young Social-

ists and theJr leaders."

The whole delightful document
winds np with a slogan:

"Forward to the united front of

acfion without the Trotskyites!"

O tempera, a mores! What has

come of the proud boast of the

Stalinists that they could not be

hnthered with the Trotskyites be-

cause the Troskyites have no influ-

ence in he working class? Nowa-
days the poor Stalinist bureaucrat

has to have special campaigns to

leave out fhe Trotskyites.

What fhe answer of the Belgian

Y.C.I,, will be to the lying, slan

<ieroua bulldozing document of

their elders, we cannot predict (al-

though a guess would be pretty

safe), but this much is becoming
clearer

:

The unprincipled bureaucratic

disrupters who once would not "sit

down around a table with the So-

cial- Fusris t leaders" Journeyed all

the way to Milwaukee last month
to beg unsuccessfully for a chance
at that table. They will in not too

long a time make a more unwilling

journey, a real trip to Canosea. to

sit around the table with the

Bolshevik-Leninists too.

—HARRY STRANG.

2 he History of the I risco General Strike
;By JIM OSBORN and DICK ETTLINGER.

(Concluded kt this issue)

The deciding factor that carried

this motion was the threat that, if

it did not carry, martial law would

be declared throughout the city and

the general strike committee would

he arrested.

It was during the heat of the

strike that the "red raids" took

place. The newspapers had been

agitating for such a measure for

weeks inciting the police and au-

thorities to act. Starting with the

raiding of the headquarters of the

Marine Workers industrial Union,

every so-called radical headquar-

ters were raided, the occupants

beaten, arrested and the headquar-

ters wrecked. The papers claimed

that the raids were the work of

union vigilantes, but it has definite-

ly been established that they were

organized by the police with the

tacit if not open support of the

labor officials. Following these

raids the red hunt was on In earn-

est. On both sides of the bay hun-

dreds of militants were beaten and

arrested, and herded like cattle in

jail. The center of the attack was

the Communist Party, since It was

the largest organisation in the Held,

but all revolutionary groups suf-

fered.

The "red" raids showed very

clearly the isolation of the Stalin-

ists from the masses of workers,

especially those in the unions. The
lack of base in the trade union

movement prevented the rank and
file of' the unions from realizing

that these attacks were directed

against the general strike with the

view of demoralizing the workers

and breaking the backbone of the

strike. The party did nothing to

dispel this confusion, it fought

alone and made no effort to bring

Into the struggle the other sections

of the revolutionary movement nor

the working class as a whole. Its

tactics were based as usual on the

"united front from below" It ral-

lied merely its own membership and

a handful of immediate sympathis-

ers.

In connection with the strike we
must analyze the role of the Sinl-

Intst party. In the ranks of the

waterfront workers they were an

important factor and were in many
ways responsible for the militancy

displayed. But their past weighed
heavily on them. They were still

of the belief that the A. F. of L.

was a company union iu which
there is little use to struggle. It Is

true they did not take this attitude

as far as the I.L.A. was concerned.

In that union they instructed their

membership to work from within.

On the other hand, in the seamen's
organizations they made no effort

to penetrate but brought to the

forefront, in opposition to the A. F.

of L. unions, their own Marine
Workers Industrial Union. Within
the ranks of the other A. F. of L,

unions, having no organized frac-

tion their influence was small in

spite of the militancy of the rank
and Hie. Also in the I. L. A. their

refusal to build a genuine left wing
composed of all militants and
progressive elements narrowed
their base considerably. The Wes-
tern Worker iu its attacks was
equally bitter both towards the

bureaucrats and towards elements

in the radical movement who would
not endorse the policy of the ('. P.

Another crowning blunder of the

Stalinists was that of permitting

the Western Worker to become the

official strike paper on the water-
front. This openly put the label

of communism on the leadership

and gave considerable support to

the red baiting of the capitalists

participated actively in the general
against the strike. As was said

before, what was needed was an
official newspaper of the striking

unions similar to the one published

In Minneapolis, a newspaper which

would militantly tight and carry on

agitation for the strike, but which

at Ihe siune time, would not take

on a communist party character.

Here again in our opinion the in-

terests of the masses were sai-ri-

liced to the immediate interests of

flu- party, which hailed the fact of

the Western Worker being the of-

ficial strike organ as a great vic-

tory for Communism. Last but not

least, one must bring to the front,

the question of the general per-

spectives of the Stalinists.

It is true they modified to some
decree their red trade union line

to meet the concrete situation on

the coast, but basically they never

altered their policy. Their hopes

were embodied in fhe formation of

a waterfront federation or union

which would include the Murine
Workers Industrial t'nion and
wtiich would of course be under

their leadership. Such an organ-

ization could only develop as the

result of a spilt within the ranks

qf the A. F. of L. and the breaking

off of the l.L.A. and sections of

the other marine unions from that

orKSnidation. In fact the line of

the Stalinists had not altered. Only

in its concrete application had It

temporarily been modified.

Due to our lack of forces, the

League was not able to play a very

important role during the strike.

We had on the Oakland side one

comrade who was in the I.L.A., a
militant worker who was a leading

member of the picket committee.

Nevertheless it must be admitted

that the league never was able to

concretely develop a polfcy for this

comrade to follow in his union. Un-
fortunately also he died from heart

attack during the course of the

strike. We also during this period

were able to play a leading role In

the building np of a Shipyard
workers union whose membership
participated actively in the general

strike. The League also Issued a

leaflet analyzing the Issues of the

strike and calling upon the work-
ers to present a solid front to the

attacks o| the employers. In San
Francisco, two of our members
were members of the Ladies Aux-

iliary of the I.L.A. and participated

actively In the picketing carried on

by this organization. For this ac-

tivity they wpre arrested by the

police and it is interesting to note

that the I.L.O., In spite of it call-

ing itself a labor defense organiza-

tion refused to handle the case of

our comrades on the charges that

they were "Trotskyists" and "coun-
ter-revolutionists".

In concluding this analysis the

outstanding lesson of the strike

brings again to the front the all

Important necessity of militant

leadership in any struggle. In

spite of the fighting spirit of the

masses the leaders were able to

break the backlwne of the strike.

The fight to win the trade unions
for a militant policy is the burn-
ing question of the moment.
The labor movement In San

Francisco in spite of the defeat of

the general strike and the "red"

raids is not crushed. The unions
are growing, the spirit of struggle

is increasing, and the need for In-

dustrial unionism as the next step

is being hammered home more and
more.

The task is to build an organized

left wing within. the framework of

the honafide labor movement, a
broad left wing, having for its aim
the task of wresting the leadership

of the labor movement from the

conservatives on the basis of a

program of militant action and
struggle.

It Is to this task that the League
must devote its energy. Its ability

to activfze such a movement and
play a dominant role in the build-

ing of such a left wing will deter-

mine whether or not It Is capable

of building the new party.

BOLIVIAN COMMUNISTS AND THE CHACO WAR
It is becoming apparent that both Bolivia and

Paraguay are already breaking under the strain of

war in the Chaco. Cnless other countries of the

South American Continent are drawn into the con-

flict, the struggle between the local agencies of Stan-

dard OH and Royal Dutch Shell reflected through

this war may be obliged to seek other forms of solu-

tion.

In Bolivia, the last recourse, general mobilization

is already being taken. At the commencement of the

struggle all of the bourgeois political parties waved

the banner enthusiastically, inflated with optimism.

The war would be brief and with booty for all.

Every dispute between these parties :
Nationalist.

Republican-Socialist, Liberal and "Genuine", revolved

around the best method of servng Hip imperialist

master. The bourgeois oppositions vied with each

other as to how to wage a bigger and better war.

Only one voice of absolute opposition to the war

was heard. This was In the two or three proletarian

demonstrations in Cochabamba, 1.41 Paz and Potosl.

calling for the fraternization of the soldiers at the

front. These demonstrations took place in May 1982,

two months hefore the mobilization and were im-

mediately followed by a wave of merciless [tcrsecu-

tlon of the revolutionary wonkers and students. The
prisons were opened, and two months later the mili-

tary "trials" took place and the "eliminations" at

the front In the Chaco. From that time, the repres-

sive apparatus of the bourgeoisie was able to smash

the revolutionary organizations. Many revolutionists

gave way to panic while others went over to the

service of the class enemy, but the greater part

fulfilled their duty under conditions of the greatest

difficulty.

Faced by tbe rising tide of the bourgeois opposi-

tion, which criticized Its manner of conducting the

war, the Bolivian government found it necessary to

resort to a strategem In order to hold the various

parties In line. Thus the Communist bogy was raised.

Pretests were created for legitimizing the govern-

ment's permanence In power and its rigorous meas-

ures. In this way its own bourgeois opposition was
frightened. For ths purpose cases of police provoca-

tion were prepared. Most prominent perhaps are the

cases of comrades Durnn Roger, Xin Caules, and

Rodriguez, and that of the Indian insurrection en-

gineered by the police agent Escobar, which cost the

lives of more than five thousand Indians of the Alti-

plano region. In the same manner the system of

provocations exist among the troops at the front for

the purpose of "uncovering" and "eliminating'' the

Communists.

The young Inexperienced Communist movement of

Bolivia was unable to hold together under the trials

and tests of the war period. It has finally reached

the point where the only possibility of a revolution-

ary rebirth of the movement rests with tbe groups

of exiled revolutionists whose hands are still free,

who have had the opportunity of learning from in-

ternational experiences, and among whom the senti-

ment for a new Communist Party and a Fourth In-

ternational has already taken root. These comrades
have already taken up the struggle for the defense

of those Imprisoned in Bolivia.
* * •

STRIKE WAVE RISES IN CUBA
The Cuban revolution, having suffered a serious

setback in January lit34 when the Gran San Martin

regime fell to make way for the reactionary Mendle-

ta government, now gives strong evidence of prepar-

ing to take another leap forward,

Mendleta has had the unconditional support of

American Imperialism in return for the services he

has rendered American Interests In the island since

overthrowing the weak-kneed petty bourgeois (Irau

government. Wall Street has tried to make things

easy for him. The abrogation of the Piatt Amend-
ment and the Reciprocal Trade Treaty, were expres-

sions of this solidarity. It was hoped in this way
to pacify the rebellious mood of the masses, by lull-

ing their vigilance with a few well gnawed bones

and a sweet lullaby. At the time that the Piatt

Amendment was adopted Into the Cuban Constitu-

tion and formalized in the Permanent Treaty with

the U.S. following the Spanish- American War, it

constituted a certain definite safeguard for Ameri-

can interests against possible competition or contllct

with those of any other imperialist power. The U.S.

wanted to conserve the right to intervene in Cuba
any time. Now, this guarantee Is no longer neces-

sary hecause the American capitalists by the extent

of their economic holdings on the island no longer

have anything to fear from their imperialist rivals.

It was therefore possible to give up the Piatt Amend-
ment as a concession to the masses without really

losing anything essentia! thereby.

But in spite of sops and promises, the Cuban work-

ers have learned that there Is nothing for them but

further misery and exploitation under the Mendieta

regime which has come to differ but little from that

of Machado. Furthermore, having once had a taste

of their own power, during the revolutionary months
from August 1033 to January 1934, they are deter-

mined to march forward to still greater conquests.

The present strike wave, while it indicates clearly

the need for some sort of permanent united front

organism, also shows that the masses who were able

to overthrow the tyrant Machado through their mass
action, having not forgotten the experience of that

struggle. General strikes of revolutionary political

significance have taken place in many cities and In

many industries. The recent general strike in San-

tiago de Cuba was a model for solidarity and unani-

mity. Even the prisoners in the city jail declared a

hunger strike In solidarity with the industrial and
transportation workers.

In spite of the Stalinist policy not hitting too hard

against. American imperialism, the workers on nu-

merous sugar plantations and transportation lines,

are preparing for sharp battles, at the time of the

coming zafra, or harvest.

The Bolshevik Leninist Party Is striving to es-

tablish a united front In the unions and elsewhere.

Such a united front is absolutely Indispensible for

the struggle against the establishment of an open

military dictatorship, and in order to open up the

possibilities of a new revolutionary advance in the

near future,
• •

REPRESSIONS IN COSTA RICA
As an aftermath of the heroic struggle of the Costa

Rkan banana workers, the government of that re-

public fs carrying out a most brutal series of repres-

sions against all who were known to have partici-

pated in the leadership of the movement. The issue

of Sept. 30 of Trabajo, organ of the Communist Party

of Costa Rica, informs us that B8 workers are im-

prtsonedin the port of Llmon, in addition to others

who are held In the capital. Armed bands of police

and gangsters at the service of the I'nited Fruit Com-

pany are hunting many other strike organizers in the

mountains and jungles as if they were wild beasts

to he trailed to their lairs and exterminated. Through

Its mass following In the unions throughout the

country and its parliamentary representatives, the

C. P. la conducting a campaign demanding compere

and general amnesty for all participants in the fruit

workers strike.
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EDHORIAL
Staliimsm in an Impassc —

N another column appears a report of united (rout development in

Belgium, where one of the slogans of the Socialist Young Guard and

the "Trotskyite" youth is "for the defense of Comrade Leon Trotaky

against capitalist persecution". The Y.C.L., after Joining, has quit

the united front on orders from its bureaucratic elders. Tbe latest

Communist, official "theoretical" organ of the American Stalinists,

contains Earl Browder's most recent speech to the Central Committee

of the C.P., in which he warns that "such dangers will arise here

also". Indeed, they have already, with the New York Yipsels refusing

the Y.C.L.'s demand that the ''Trotskyites" he barred from united

front actions. As a result, the working class youth of New York has

achieved unity on anti-Fascist questions, and the Stalinist youth is

on the outside.
* • * «

In the same report, Browder discusses the C.P. attitude toward the

Mustoites (who, in other recent official C.P. utterances, have been

called left social-fascists, social- Fascists and even fascists!)- Brow-

der announces that wherever the "Musteites" have mass Influence (as

in the unemployed movement in Ohio, Pennsylvania and West Vir-

ginia), the C.P. will make a united front on the immediate issues

involved. These remarks cast an interesting light on the Dally

Worker's recent comical pleas to the "honest rank and file workers"

in the American Workers Party and the Communist League (what a

concession!) not to let Iheir organizations fuse for the purpose of

building a new party.

The Stalinist bureaucracy has seen the handwriting on the wall!

Every day it becomes more difficult for them to isolate from the class

as a whole the genuine revolutionary groupings, and when the banner

of a new party, a Marxist party, has been filing to the breezes there

will rise questions and situations which not even the oracles of 13th

Street will be able to explain away. Every indication is tiiat serious

trouble will develop within the ranks of Stalinism itself, and the

impending readmission to the C.P. of the right-wing Stalinists under

Uivestone, will only accentuate these conflicls.

9 » • •

All this bodes well for the new party movement, but it should not

lull comrades into happy dreams. The Stalinist bureaucracy, with its

relatively powerful materia! resources, remains a force capable of

tremendous destructive and disruptive work. And, as previously

whenever it has gotten into an impossible situation with respect to

the 'Trotskyites". it will not hesitate to resort to the vilest tactics to

drown out the voice of ils revolutionary critics. When slander and

maneuvers fail, outright physical "criticism" will again be on the

order of the day. "Even" .lay l,ovestone. who lately denounced the

C. P. for breaking up his meetings, may revert to an earlier and more

natural attitude toward such tactics.

We shall, however, ;is in the past, know how to give a good

account of ourselves.
• • * »

About Some Contemporaries - -

Anti- Fascists

Demonstrate

Spanish Workers

Fi$ht Reaction

"IT AST week's New Leader attacked sharply the editors of the Nation

II f and New Republic, calling them "swivel-chair revolutionists", and

condemning those who. contributing nothing to the workers' fight,

assume a critical attitude toward "labor leaders". The immediate

cause of the New leader's outburst was the Nation's and Now
Republic^ articles condemning the I'nited Textile Workers leaders

for the general strike "settlement'".

The official organ of New York Socialism applauds the actions of

Green, McMahon, Gorman and Co.. calling the settlement a strategic-

retreat. Much is made of the threat to the strike lying in the lack of

relief funds. But nothing is said of the responsibility of this condition.

As the Militant said weeks ago. Creeii could, with a stroke of the

l*n. have provided -all necessary funds; had the A. F. of L. asked

every affiliated union to levy an assessment for the strike fund of the

textile strikers, millions of dollars wonld have been available.

"The union was saved," boasts the New Leader. The leaders' faceB

were saved . . . but is the union saved with those Southern, workers

who are paying for their first trade union action by the loss of their

jobs?

In helping whitewash the r.T.W. bureaucrats, the New Leader

show* itself nnTegenerate. The position of the Socialist "militants"

is here put to a real test. Not by revolutionary phrases alone can

they seriously differentiate themselves from the Old Guad, but primar-

ily by their attitude on such questions as the textile settlement. Thus

far they have not done so: as far as the class knows, they are at one

with Waldmnn. Lee and O'Neal on this question. It is up to the Mili-

tant's to show their colors in this situation.
* o • *

A.- for the Nation and New Republic, there is ground enough for

serious complaint. Their criticism of the textile settlement is. unhap-

happily, justified. Hut more than once they have attacked labor

leaders improperly.

Last spring, for example. Louis Adnmic in the Nation criticized

the leaders of the steel union. Good enough; nobody is more critical

of Mike Tighe than we "TroFskyltcs". But when Adamic charged that

lire A A leaders' loud squawks against boss intimidation of union

members were designed to scare workers into company unions, he

was talking vicious nonsense taught him by Stalinists who have

-proved" more than once that the A. F. of L. unions are "company

unions". ».» c(,i
And more than once these liberal papers have thus reflected Mul-

tilist ideology in their appraisal* and indiscriminate criticism of the

trade union movement. And I liln at the very moment when the libera!

Milton are labeling Roosevelt's newest. National Run Around wrinkle

an interesting innovation", and I'pton Sinclair's dangerous fad

"worthy of examination"! ..._.,- .v.

The Communist League has oiien suffered at the hands of these

vtme liberal editors. Any hit of decayed Stalinist slander or baloney,

if perfumed enough by the devious Louis Fischer or the specious Joe

Freeman, can find its way into their papers. Their pages are always

open to attacks on "counter-revolutionary Trotskyism', masked as a

••defense of the Soviet Union". The league's views, on the other hand,

are rarely given a chance in these "open forums".

With the New Leader's view of the textile settlement, we have

nothing in common, but we have a degree of sympathy with criticism

of "swivel-chair revolutionists", whose petty bourgeois react tourism

is reflected in their praise of the latest crackpot Utopia, and whose

petty bourgeois radicalism is reflected in " fawning attitude toward

'he brass-lunged Stalinist bureaucrats. It is ahout time for a show-

down with these liberals, and we put it to them this way:

Ymi say vou reject the policies of Green, McMahon. Gorman and

Co Well, what is to be done Stop wise-cracking, and give us your

program for the American trade union movement.

Of course, if yon have a program, that makes it more difficult

But the Communist league of America has. and it is on the basis

of its trade union program that the League criticizes the labor bureau-

crats. More than that: on this basis it acts, as the workers of Min-

neapolis and other cities will testify.

On this question, the Militant is prepared to debate not only with

the liberal editors, but with the New Leader as well.

Crocodile Tears —

THE latest Labor Action, A.W.I-. organ, publishes an "authoritative"

report of developments in the International Communist League,

especially in France. The author bemoans the "tragedy of the

-disintegration" of the l.C.L. This moaning Is as premature as the

ohortlingB of the Stalinists over our oft-reported death.

This French "Trotskyite" fraction, which has entered the French

S 1' openly advocating a Fourth International based upon the revolu-

tionary principles of Marx and Lenin, is, after a few short weeks,

larger than it was when it entered tbe billowing sea that now rolls

where once all was stagnant swamp. Latest reports from brother-

sectton* in Spain, Brazil. China. South Africa and other countries in-

dicate substantial progress. The American section is not only larger

than ever before ; its rate of growth undergoes steady acceleration.

The Labor Action article is not only wrong as to facto. It is a

work of questionable sincerity.

The author speaks of "tragedy", but his tears seem to be made In

Hollywood. True, the French League split, and it is always to be

regretted when not everybody does the right thing. But what was

right? Does the author weep because a large majority went into the

Franeh S.P., or because a small minority stayed out? Did he want

all the "Trotskyites" to go In. or all to stay out? Or la it all ftddle-

ntlcks to him? 'it certainly s«ms that he do»s not give a damn what

(Continued from Page 1)

demonstration there.

The demonstrators arriving at

the Yankee Stadium found a meet-

ing of the Staliuists, numbering

about 500, going on. They assem-

bled their forces about 150 feet

from them. Lifting their banners,

they started marching along Gir-

ard Ave., passing the assembled

Stalinists with the slogan "We Will

Fight Fascism to Death" embla-/.-

ened on an enormous banner. Many
of the Stalinist, workers set up the

shout for one united front against

fascism which was answered with

cheering acclaim by the demonstra-

tors in the united front. But the

petty bureaucrats of Stalinism

would not have it. Defying the

wishes of the workers assembled,

these puny bureaucrats, masquer-

ading as working class leaders,

set their bureaucratic toot down

and answered NO

!

From both sides came shouts of:

let's unite! And so committees' for

both demonstrations met to see if

the united front already in the

sreets could not somehow be real-

ized. It could not. Why? Because

the Stalinists would not have it.

Because the Stalinists reiterated

their an tt-working class and reac-

tionary demand that they wonld

unite only—ONLY—if the "Trot-

skyites" and "Lovestonettes" were

excluded. Not a united front, of

INCLUSION but of EXCLUSION
In other words, no united front at

all. Still determined to have the

desired unity of action, it was de-

cide to poll the Yipsels to see if

they democratically desired the

united front with the Stalinists to

the exclusion of the "Trotskyites"

and "Lovestoneitcs". So a vote was
taken. All Yipsels were asked to

raise their hands in agreement

with the policy of exclusion of the

two aforementioned organizations.

An octogenarian Stalinist, dis-

guised as a Yipsel, lifted his feeble

hand. The demonstrations then

went their respective ways.

Most, a member of the Y.P.S.L.,

then went over to the Stalinist

demonstration asking for the plat-

form as a rank and file young So-

cialist. He utilized the platform

mainly to point out the reasons why
common action could not be con-

summated between the anti-fascist

united front demonstration and the

Stalinists. A young Stalinist then

demanded the platform of the unit-

ed front (despite the fact that

•Trotskyites" had spoken there-

from) and utilized it to enlighten

the workers assembled that his or-

ganization, the Young Communist
League, "was opposed in principle"

to including in united fronts what
he was wont to term renegades.

And in the face of all the facts, in

the face of Germany, in the face

of their own disruption of the

united front in Belgium, in the face

of Madison Square Garden, in the

face of the "united front from be-

low", in the face of all this, this

person attempted to make an im-

pression on the workers with the

statement that the "Trotskyites"

have always been against the unity

of working class action ! Comrade
Garrett of the Spartacus Youth
League followed him on the plat-

form and tore his arguments to

shreds. At the conclusion of his

remarks the workers who had re-

mained apathetic to the exhorta-

tions of the young Stalinist, cheered

comrade Garrett to the echo.

The demonstration before the

Yankee Stadium (it never really

came too close to the Stadium be-

cause of the formidable array of

cops i dispersed about 4:30 in the

afternoon. The demonstrators

marched in orderly fashion to the

nearest subway station. Most of

the workers had assembled on the

161st Street station. While wait-

ing for trains to come along the

workers yelled their defiance at

the fascists assembled inside of the

(Continued from Page 1)

where tbe Workers Alliances were

functioning, that the general strike

and the insurrectionary movement
were most successful. Asturias is

the clearest demonstration of this

fact. This is the only province

where every single force in the

labor movement participated in the

united front and it is precisely here

that the struggle was best organ-

ized, and most tenaciously carried

forward. Therein lies another ex-

perience that the world revolution-

ary movement should analyze and

digest.

It w i old he presumptuous at the

present moment, and from a dis-

tance, with faulty and insufficient

information on the present state of

affairs, to predict what the morrow
may bring. However, we can and

do affirm that there is still a way
oi.t and that the Spanish workers

may ,i et smash fascism before it

is able to consolidate itself.

The present struggle is demon-

strating in action that not one of

the traditional tendencies of the

Spanish labor movement can, as at

present constituted, lead the work-

ers to victory. The Socialist Party

has shown itself to he a heterogen-

eous combination of reformist and

revolutionary elements which by

its composition is incapacitated to

lead a successful revolution. The
Stalinists, as elsewhere, having uo

real policy excepting that of vacil-

lation and zig-zag which can per-

mit of them being simultaneously

lor and against the united front,

are equally impotent. As to the

Anarchists—the less said the bet-

ter—they refused to join the Work-
ers Alliance, were the last to join

the movement and the first to order

the return to work. If the workers

are to achieve victory, a new rev-

olutionary communist party must

be formed.

These experiences act]uired in

the crucible of the present civil

war, will be assimilated and under-

stood by the workers during the

weeks and months to come, will be

invaluable in laying the basis for

future steps to be taken. With
their heroic traditions and rich ex-

periences, a breathing space, even

with tbe minimum of civil guaran-

tees, would give an opportunity for

further development of the Nation-

al Workers Alliance. This task

must now fake precedence over all

other.-!, and in the struggle to cre-

ate the future organs of power of

the Spanish working class, the new
Communist Party, necessary for

final victory, will be forged.

Vote forNew
Party!

(Continued from Page 1)

ScottsboroBoysInDanger

In New Turn of Case
(Continued from Page 1)

a vote away. Neither of these par-

ties bear the banner of the strug-

gle for a proletarian dictatorship.

They are remnants of the past,

carrying on only to the detriment

of the working class.

For the New Revolutionary Party

A new working class revolution-

ary party must be and will be

built. It will Hi! a vital need. The

fusion between the American Work-

ers Party and the Communist

League is a milestone in this di-

rection. We are working hard to-

wards this end. and are confident

that our efforts will come to early

fruition.

In the meantime, the elections

an' before us. What are the revo-

lutionary workers to do? The Com-

munist League calls upon them to

write in the name of James P. Can-

non for Governor of New York as a

vote for the new parly. Such a

vote for the new party is a demon-

stration for revolutionary action in

the trade unions and the strikes.

It is a demonstration for the pro-

ielarian revolution.
« • •

The Communist League of Amer-

ica, in the election campaigns now
taking place throughout the United

States, will not support the candi-

dates of any existing political party.

In the past, when we were a fac-

tion of the Third International en-

deavoring to reform that body, we
generally snpi>orted the candidates

of Stalinism. Since the German 1

debacle, and the failure of the C.I.'

to react, the hope of reforming the!

Third International has become asj

Utopian as the hope of reforming]

the Second International. Neither

of these internationals being a pos-

sible instrument to overthrow cap-

italism, we have made a turn to-

ward the establishment of the

Fourth International and jointly

with ail forces moving to the left,

to the building of new revolutionary

parties in every country.

In the United States we are in a

transition stage from our existence

as a faction of the Third Interna-

tional to our role as a political

party. Organic unity between the

Communist League of America and
the American Workers' Party upon

a Marxian programaiic declaration

Is an immediate objective. In this

transition period before a new revo-

lutionary party is formed, we are

conducting a campaign for candi-

dates under the banner of the Com-
munist League of America. We will

write in the names of our candi-
stadium, the proceedings of which

could be observed from the elevat-

ed platform. The cops rushed' the
,

dates, and a sticker campaign will

platform and began shoving and
pushing those assembled on the

platform into the first subway train

that came along. But the subway
cars couldn't get full enough for the

cons and so they pushed, elbowed,

squeezed and kicked people into

them. This very naturally aroused

the feelings of the workers. A few

young workers protested against

this and were immediately set upon

by the cops and one young girl, a

Yipsel, was attacked by literally

fen cops in an effort to "quiet" her

protests at being kicked info a

subway car. At least two or three

other young workers were severely

beaten up.

BROWNSVILLE SOCIAL
Fall Frolic and Dance

Thi' :i volumes of History of Rus-
sian Revolution will be offered

as a prize.

Music - Dancing - Entertainment

Refreshments.

Saturday, October 20, 8 P.M.
Admission 20c

be conducted wherever possible.

Members will receive information

from district and city committees.

The immediate demands of the

workers in their struggle against

the further lowering of the stand-

ard of living is the burning issue

of the day. But this struggle can-

not be led to victory by reformist

or centrist policies, such as those

of the Socialists, Staliuists or Far-

mer Laborites. The most important

immediate task is, consequently,

the building of a new revolutionary

party in the United States. To
further this end the C.L.A. will

nominate its own candidates in the

coming elections.

Out in Russian

WAR AND THE FOURTH
INTERNATIONAL

15c per copy.

10c in bundles of "j or more.

Brunches Order Your Copies Now!

the French -Trotskyites" do, if only they will disappear. Rut they

will not, never fear.

Although the editors of Labor Action, and in another article A. J.

Muste individually, dissociate themselves from the tendency of the

•'authoritative" report, the piece can but confuse A.W.P. members.

We can, however, hardly quarrel with the following statements con-

cerning the French development in Muste's own article, and we com-

mend them to the attention of his comrades:

'iWe are firmly convinced that this and similar tendencies must

not be superficially accepted or dismissed, but very carefully

evaluated. . . . We do not pretend to be able to predict in advance

just how in every detail the revolutionary vanguard of the work-

ing class will be gathered into the new party . . . These questions

we are at all times ready to discuss. Once again we say : There is

no time to be lost. We must get on the right road, the road of

the New Party, and press forward!"

To this let us add that the National Committee of the Communist

League of America, as well as some of the branches (others are now
discussing the question), has considered the French comrades' action

in a far from superficial manner. Because of the imminence of the

decisive hour in France, because of the existing united front: and the

prospective organic unity of the Socialists and- Stalinists of that

that country, because the French League had been barred from the

unfted front, and because the French S. P. Is in a state ©f flux with a

leftward drift sufficiently powerful already to have expelled the right

wing led by Renaudel, Deat and Marquet (an action still beyond- the

force or courage of the American S. P.). we consider our French

comrades' action to be the best step they can make at this moment
toward the concentration of revolutionary elements who will eventu-

ally become the backbone of the French section of a Fourth Interna-

tional.

True, tbfs could not have been predicted six months ago. and Muste

is correct when he remarks that we cannot predict every detail of

the process of establishing a new party.

In this country, however, next steps are clear. We have, every aODO

that the joint committee of the C.L.A. and the A.W.P. wW soon have

produced a satisfactory programmatic declaration, and that we ma/
go on to organizational steps. As the first organization in this country

to raise the question of a new international and party in a Tavolstkn-

ary and realistic manner, we welcome Comrad* Muste's statement:

'"Ibaro h mo tin* to bo tott."

BROWNSVILLE LECTURF.

'Tlie Road Towards a New Revo-

lutionary Workers Party"

Speaker

:

A. J. MUSTE
Friday, October 19, 8:30 P.M.

1776 Pitkbi Avenue, nr. Stone St.

A (it- pices: Communist league of

America, Brownsville Branch

BRONX OPEN FORUM

Reform of the 2nd International

or

A Fourth International

Speaker

:

ARNE SWABECK
Friday, October 26, 8 P.M.

1739 Boston Road, Bronx
Auspices: Bronx Branch C. L. A.

BORO PARK BRANCH
ATTENTION!

known to everybody who recalls

the MeNamara boys; after 22 years

they still sit in San Quentin pris-

on, because the judge did not keep

bis part of the deal when the de-

fendants threw themselves on his

mercy

.

li is to be hoped that the treach-

erous LiebowitK will not get hold

of the court-room aspect of the case.

And in any case, the problem of

the hoys lives and the problem of

the principles involved, remain

!» be solved. The latest develop-

ments in the Scottshoro struggle,

which leave the prisoners open to

the treacherous attacks of an

unscrupulous gangsters' lawyer

who regards them as "nig-

gers'* as jNtwns in his play for

jicrsonai gain, are not simply a

i-iii'lK'iit on >if the portion 1'iwn

eight, ci. uionll.s ago by the Mili-

tant. They are a terrible blow to

The prisoners and. of prime impjr-

titiict*. to the principles and meth-

utU of -ti-uggte which the prisoners'

cause has come to symbolize. The
principles are those of the rights

of the Negro masses, of the war
against lynching and ,!im Crow.

The methods are those of militant

mass struggle. For, unhappily,

large sections of workers (as well

as the whole bourgeois press) '

thinks that the LL.II.'s occasional

advent n listic stunts (designed t*

obscure the rotten opportunism of

its deal with Liebowitz) constitute

I

'mass pressure!"

Yes, the new developments are a

blow to the cause of Negro free-

dom, to the tactic of mass pressure,

as well as to the boys, and this is

the greatest crime of the IX.D.

The Negro masses, the working

class, the true militant defender of

democratic rights against Bonvbon
reaction and tyranny, will have to

foot this bill run up by the I.L.I),

before we can wipe the slate dean.

Those who talk "tight" on all pos-

sible and many impossible occa-

sions. [Hive, by their complacent as-

sociation with a double-dealing

scoundrel, jeopardized the Interests

of the whole Negro masses and the

whole working class and of every

enemy of lynch justice. Tbe mud
which the bourgeoisie, through

Sam Liebowitz and his clerical

bi dy-sorvunts, will now sling uiion

the I.L.D., wilt also fall upon our

banners, however undeservingly. It

must not be allowed to stick !

Sectarianism Bred Opportunism

We point all this out not to say

"we told you so", but as a mere
introduction to a vital problem:

what are the next steps in the

Scottsboro cose?

In its discussion in 1933, the

Militant showed that opportunism

toward Liebowitz was combined

with iierce sectarianism toward the

working class. The line of the

Stalinists was "Social-Fascism" and
"united front from below" Like

the Mooney Congress. Scottsboro

united fronts included only the I.

L.D. and other Stalinist "front"

organizations. Indeed, the cringing

before Liebowitz was Karl Brow-
der's idea of how to surmount the

I. L.D.a financial and organization-

al bankruptcy without going into

a real united front.

Today, as then, the Militant ad-

vocates an inclusive, militant, or-

ganizational united front on behalf

of all class war prisoners, most

immediately the Scottsboro boys.

This united front should arouse

the masses, so that, having ob-

served them in action, the coun-

try's rulers shall know that mil-

lions of workers are passionately

devoted to the proposition that the

Scottsboro boys shall not die. This

does not mean sending a dozen

workers to be clubbed on the steps

of the Supreme Court the day after

(or the day before) the Justices

decision Is crystallized on the

printed page of the court record.

It means bringing into great meet-

ings, and onto the streets, scores

of thousands of workers during the

whole period which intervenes be-

fore the Supreme Court acts.

The slogan of the day is. above

all others, For a New Scottsboro

Raise this question in your or-

ganization and let your officials

know you are deeply concerned,

that you want your organization in

the fight. There is no excuse, not

even the I.L.D.'s record, for any
organization claiming to represent

the interests of democracy, the

Negro masses or tlie workers, stay-

ing out of this great battle. Too
much is at stake for quibbling.

The I. L.D. pretense to be a mili-

tant class organization fools nobody.

It is but the defense organiza-

tion of a sect, the Stalinists. More
than that: it is too late to try to

remake the I.L.D. into a non-parti-

san defense arm of the working

class. We have, consequently, put

on our program the task of build-

ing a really militant and realty

non-partisan defense organization.

Tlie Provisional Committee for

Non-Partisan Labor Defense, which

advocates the formation of such a

body Hi fill the need of the class,

has our hearty support.

Consequently, any advice we give

the I.L.I), is not for the purpose of

saving that decaying relic of a once

useful institution. But advice we
must give, for tbe sake of the

principles at stake and the Scotts-

boro boys themselves, and here,

leaders of the I.L.I)., here it is:

I)o not impede those who trj

to bring the masses into the fight!

Today the Y.P.S.L. in New York
is ready to enter united fronts

with the Stalinists, but not to the

exclusion of the Communist League,

which is what the Stalinists de-

mand of the Y.P.S.L. The League
will do its utmost to create the

broadest possible united front. And
the League will not withdraw from

it at Browder's behest or anyone

else's. It will not remove from the

struggle the one force which has

consistently advocated a correct

policy in the Scottsboro case.

We warn the leaders of the I.L.

D.

:

The Scottsboro struggle is ap-

proaching another crisis; the mass-

es are not actively interested; the

danger is grave. If because of your
hatred of the "Trotskyites", or for

any other reason, you hamper the

development of a militant united

front movement, the working class

wilt hold you to account!

Ordinary human beings, after

having perpetrated such a mess as

tlie l.L.D. now drops into the laps

of the Negro masses and the work-

ing class, might be expected at

least to maintain a momentary sil-

suco while others voice their views!
iint we do not expect, that eveu

their latest debacle will germinate

humility in the stonyi chests of the

Stalinist bureaucrat:;'.

To the members of the I.L.D.. we
say this: make your leaders aban-

don their horseplay and their sabo-

tage of the Scottsboro united

front: compel the Stalinist bureau-

crats to take a serious class atti-

ude before if is too late.

For a new Scottsboro mass move-
ment !

For the united front on behalf of

the Scottsboro hoys!

A. F. of L. Convention

Comrades
Boro Park,

B.idge are asked to note the ad-

dress of the Headquarters. Forums
are held every Friday night. Spar-

tacus forums Thursdays. Affairs on

Saturdays. Open every night.

1381 49th Street

West End train to 50th St. Station.

Mass Movement!

and sympathizers of
j

And by this we do not mean a

Bensonhurst and Bay "united front" of the l.L.D. with the

N.C.D.P.P.. the C.P.. the W.I.R., the

T.r.U.L.. the I.C.O.H. and the

Bronx Housewives League. We
mean an entirely new movement
which will be able to draw in ail

the conscious elements of the work-

ing class and broad strata of the

Negro masses. Our organization is

prepared to take its place in such

a movement. Our present mass
contacts are small—but what they

are. we are ready to use them in

the interests of. the Scottsboro boys.

Such a movement should also hope

immediately to draw in tbe Social-

ist Party, Negro mass organizations

still passive in this struggle, A. F.

of L. locals, and many other or-

ganized groups.

The Militant calls to the atten-

tion of members of such bodies, the

historic Scottsboro case. We well

realize how you feel about the I.L.

D., which derided your sincerity

and insulted your intelligence. Do
not, however, succumb to the tem-

tation to "leave tbe l.L.D. out on

a limb". The workers' task Is to

save tho nine boys, whatever hap-

pens to the l.L.D.

COSTUME DANCE
Saturday, October 20 at 8 P.M.

144 Second Avenue

Refreshments - Drinks - Dancing.

Prizes for best costumes.

Admission;

15c with costume
20c without costume

Music by
Fred Barren's Janmaniacs

Proceeds to The New InternatlonaL

Auspices: Downtown Branch.

Passenger to Chi. Wanted

Passengers to share expenses to

Chicago. Big comfortable car.

Stay twalve days. Leaving October

30th. Inquire Militant Office. Telo-

uboaa eKamercy 5-9524.
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unions. This is a step forward.

Again it must be stated that even

those who support the industrial

form of union and oppose the craft

form are not favoring this step be-

cause they are left-wingers, as the

press would have us believe. Lewis

and his group are just a little more
far-sighted than Green and Wolt.

Lewis had experience with the

miners and knows that unless these

new industrial forms are adopted

the A. F. of L. cannot broaden its

base and function effectively as a

class collaboration machinery for

the bosses.

Types ike Lewis and Company
desire to head off the real left

wing. The tight, however, does not

revolve around this point. Indus-

trial unionism is the first step. The
next step is to ohtain a leadership

with a class struggle policy. The
new developments favor the left

wing. We must fight for the exten-

lion of the industrial unions

throughout the A. F. of L. struc-

ture. We must fight for a class

struggle policy. Only on this basis

can we fight the bosses, their com-
pany unions, and their agents with-

in our ranks—Green, Woll. Lewis,

Tobin and others.

The convention would not be com-

plete unless at regular intervals

the iahor leaders drag out the "red

scare". They did this through a

speech that I.ewis delivered at the

Commonwealth Club when he

warned them against a revolt by

labor in the United States unless

the employers recognize Section 7a.

and live up to it. The fat boys are

bargaining for all they are worth.

Haven't they been good servants in

the strike waves under the NltA?
Give them a chance and they will

do much better.

The need of the hour is an or-

ganized progressive opposition in

every union against the present

conservative leaders. The Social-

ists and Stalinists have proven
themselves incapable of this task.

This task, like many others can
only be accomplished by a new rev-

olutionary Marxian party. Speed
up the building of a new party and
a Fourth International.

—HUGO OEHLEB,
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Arbitration

Award Won
By Local 574
Minneapolis Union Forces

Wage Increases; Triumphs

In Minor Strikes

We reprint the following from
the October 10th Organizer, official

weekly of General Drivers Union
Local 1574, Minneapolis:

"The completion of arbitration

with the' eraployprs in the transfer

industry lias brought an agree-

ment from all companies involved

to Increase the minimum rates of

pay.

"The drivers are to receive not

less than 521 cents per hour from
Sept. 15. 1934, to May 31, 15)35, and
not less than or> cents per hour
from June 1. 1935. to May 31, 1936.

'"Helpers, platform workers, and
Inside workers are to receive not

lees than 42i cents |>er hour from
Sept. 15, Km, to Hay 31. 11)35, and
not less than 45 cents per hour from
June 1, 1»35, to May 31. 193S.

"All members of Local 574 work-
ing In the transfer Industry should
now be receiving pay per the above
schedule and they should receive

back pay for the time worked at

the old wage rate- since Sept. 15,

1934. Report any violations of this

to union headquarters.

"There shall be no reduction hi

wage rates which are In excess of
the above minimum. In a few con-

cerns it has been the past practice

to pay some workers more than
the newly established wage mini-

mums. These wage rates are not

to he reduced. Violations of this

rule should be reported immedi-
ately.

Time and a Third for Overtime

"The arbitration board checked
carefully the code provisions for

hours and overtime wages and
agreed unanimously that the code
provided for overtime payment at

the rate of time and one-third after

eight hours In any one day and for

ail Sundays and legal holidays.

-The exact wording of the amend-
ment to paragraph 8 in the strike

settlement of August 21, 1934, fol-

lows:

"'Each Arm agrees to pay ef-

fective September 15, 1934, and
until the 31st day of May, 1935,.

not less than 52ic per hour to

truck drivers, and not less than

421c per hour to helpers, platform

workers and inside workers as

defined in the August 31, 1934

agreement; and to pay for a per-

iod of one year from June 1,

1935, until May 31, 1936, not less

than 55c per hour to truck drivers

and not less than 45c per hour to

helpers, platform workers and
Inside workers.

" The hours and overtime rates

provided by the respective codes
shall apply. In figuring over-

time, It shall be based on rate of

wage covered by this agreement.
"'It is understood that the

minimum wages herein specified

do not apply to boys temporarily

employed on small package deliv-

ery trucks.

"It is further understood that

no wage rates in excess of the

mlnlmums above specified will be

reduced.'

"

The strike settlement set a mini-

mum wage of 50 cents for truck

drivers and 40 cents for helpers,

with arbitration to follow on de-

mand of the union for higher
wages. This clause the Stalinists

denounced for many "reasons".

One was that the union had been

demanding 521-42J cents hourly,

since accepting the Haas-Dtmnigan
proposals, rejected by the bosses.

Secondly, the Stalinists (whose
sole functioning union, the furriers,

is subject to the rulings of an ar-

bitration board with an "impartial"

chairman) objected "in principle"

to arbitration of any sort

!

Another Bone to Chew On
No doubt we will now read all

about this new "defeat" In the

Daily Worker.
Perhaps the editor will add the

story of the unions "defeat" two
weeks ago at the Ready-Mixed
Concrete Co. Here all the drivers

were dissatisfied because the com-
pany made them report at 7 :30

A.M., only to waste half an hour
or more (unpaid) before loading.

Furthermore, three active strikers

were kept off their jobs, although

men hired during the strike were
still at work. When the company
refused to negotiate, the union
called a strike of Ready Mixed
drivers, and set up banners.

In response to 574's appeal, the

building trades workers on a big

construction job refused to accept

delivery from scab drivers. The
strike was settled on the day it was
called. The 7 :30 rule was abolished1

and remains abolished ; the three

strikers were put back on the job

with seniority rights.

Poincare Dead;

Slew Millions

Raymond Poincare. war-time
President of France, who re-

tired from active polities in

lVKtl, died last week. The
workers of France, and the
world over will not mourn the
passing of this infamous leader
of the capitalists of France. As
President of the Third Republic
from im.1 to 3920, alter a long
career of reactionary states-
manship dating from the Drey-
fuss affair, Poincare carried out
the mandate for war given him
by the French bourgeoisie in

1914. It was he who directed
the pact with the Czar, cement-
ing I he first big alliance of the
Allies. The workers of today
mourn not the death of Poincare,
but the workers of yesterday
who died as the human arsenal
of French imperialism.

Stretch - Out
Okayed by
New 'Order9

President Roosevelt has affiled

his seal to the Wlnant report which
tricked the textile strikers back to

work on the miserable slave condi-
tions they had fought and bled to

change.
Over the signature of Franklin

1). Roosevelt appears the "Order
for the Textile Work Assignment
Boards". Translated into simple
English this high sounding name
means research, investigation, in-

quiry, study, but do nothing.
This principal purpose of this

new board, according to the Pres-

idential order. Is to study the
"stretch-out" and maintain a bal-

ance between the "usage of man-
power and machinery In the cotton,

silk and wool textile Industries"

and further according to point (2)
that no change in work assign-

ments be made over that of Sept.

21, 1934 '"'In order to provide op-

portunity to develop a sound meth-

od and an adequate organization. .

."

This is the -'great victory" hailed

by .Gorman. And for this the tex-

tile workers braved the National

Guards and the deputies, went to

concentration camps, sacrificed 15

Of their best fighters and then re-

turned — or staggered— back to

work.
The Old Stretch-Out Remains
The two major demands of the

textile battle which struck at the

roots of the misery of the mill

workers—the 30 hour week and un-
ion recognition—were scuttled by
the Roosevelt board with the con-

sent and connivance of the leaders

of the union. In its stead the Board
munificently offered to study the

stretch-out. Here are the results

:

the unbearable speed-up prior to

Sept, 21 is to remain unaltered.

However "pleasing" this may
sound to the ears of the mill oper-
atives, who went out on a general
strike to abolish the stretch-out of

(Continued on Page 4)

Terror Rules

As Spanish

Revolt Ends
United Defense Action of

World Proletariat Sole

Hope of Rebels

The general strike and the armed
insurrection thai swept over Spain
during the pasl two weeks as a

mass protest movement against the

entrance of three Fascist minis-
tries of the Popular Action iiarty,

and which in some sections took
on the character of an armed
struggle for pov.-er on the part of

the workers, is now virtually over.

In a few localities, however, espe-

cially in the ni iiintainous regions:

of Asturlns where the miners have
fortified a number of villages and
mining camps, the workers are
still holding their own valiantly

against the armed forces of the
reaction. The death list in the pro-

vince of Asturias now runs into

many hundreds while the casual-

ties nationally range in the thou-
sands.

Many of the leaders of the revolt

have undergone military trials

and a number of death sentences
.have been decreed. Hundreds if

not thousands of rebels are now in

prison awaiting trial and in some
cases execution. Among these pris-

oners are to he found Francisco
Largo Cahailero. president of the
Socialist party. Luis Companys. ex-

president of the Cntalonian Gener-
alidad. Manuel Azann, liriit Pro-
visional President of the Republic,

and Angel Pestana, ex- Syndicalist

leader who recently passed over

Into the left republican camp with
his ill-starred "Syndicalist Party"
The few military officers who sup-

ported the revolt—and In Catalonia

there were mimy—have also been
court martlulled and sentenced to

death.

In its efforts to smash the resis-

tance of the workers, the Fascist

elements in the government will do
their utmost to create a genuine
reign of terror against the whole
labor movement preparatory to

their final effort to seine the whole
power for themselves and set up
an open Fascist dictatorship. The
present coalition government of

Radical.", Agrarians and Fascists

is already showing signs of weak-
ness, however, as is indicated by
the unwillingness to satisfy fully

the blood-thirst of the Fascists.

According to latest reports, the

Cabinet has decided to refer the

death sentences already iwssed by
the Military Tribunals, to the Su-
preme Court for reconsideration.

In this breathing space, that can
he won only by means of continued
struggles, the working class can
reorganize and realign its forces,

build its national united front or-

ganization and prepare for the

coming struggles which are bound
to be decisive. The workers of all

countries must show their solidar-

ity with their comrades in Spain
in i heir present difficulties.

PRICE 2 CENTS

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

Six-HourDay, Five-Day Week
Is Now Watchword for Labor

'"8 hours work. 8 hours play. 8
hours rest."

This battle cry that set hundreds
of thousands of workers Into mo-
tion r.nd drew the class lines sharp
in 18S6 gains force once again.

Today, however, with the tech-

nological advances made in indus-

try and the huge strides in the
mechanization of the machinery of
production labor is Inscribing on
its banner the fighting watchword:
THE SIX HOUR DAY AND THE
FIVE DAY WEEK!
The overpowering sentiment for

thirty hours a week is taking hold
in every factory and workshop of

the country. The convention of the

American Federation of Labor has
unanimously adopted a resolution

endorsing this slogan.

"From this convention," said

Green, "there will go out a united

and determined army that wfll

drive home the acceptance of the

five-day week and the six-hour day,

and nothing will stop us In the

realization of this economic re-

form."

These are strong words coming
from a man who only a few days
previously agreed to the Roosevelt

edition of the Old Deal capital-

labor truce. The thunderous ova-

tion that greeted these hypocritical

words reveal Green's motive only

too clearly.

On the other is the antagonism
of the capitalist class. Avarice and
greed for bigger and bigger profits

underlies their almost unanimous

opposition. The mock chorus
screams: "The thirty hour week is

socialism! It will drive us out of

business."

Roosevelt is a partner in this op-
position. The unofficial "brain trus-

ter", Raymond Moley, reported to

an "informal" gathering of indus-

trialists that Roosevelt's greatest

achievement was staving off the 30
hour week. A reporter in the

Herald Tribune observes that when
the demand for a reduction in hours
(Wined in force a year ago, Roose-
velt sidetracked it by initiating the

NRA!
"Friends" of the working man

are not wanting today. In congress
the Btack-Connery "311 hour week"
bill is awaiting action. Under the

appearance of reducing hours it is in

reality a grandiose stagger system.

No limit is set for a day's toil. 30
hours Is merely a weekly maximum.
This system already prevails in

many Industrial establishments to-

day. A sop to the workers, it con-
stitutes no serious improvement of

their conditions.

Bill Green supports the bill!

This is not the thirty hour week
American labor wants. The six-

hour day and five-day week, with-

out reduction of wages hut rather

with increases to meet the rising

standard of living—that is what
the workerH In Frisco meant when
they applauded Green.

On whom shall the workers rely?

On themselves ! On th»lr owu
strength and power!

Suicide Strike

Inspires New
Open Battle

The i,a<K) Hungarian coal min-
ers of Pecs. Hungary, whose grim
"suicide strike" sent shivers down
the capitalist spine. are now
threatening lo strike again—this

time along sounder militant lines.

They charge that they were
"tricked" into settlement. The en-

tire community seethes with re-

sentment and unrest. Troops are
still surrounding the village, in

their vain effort to overawe work-
ers itl ret; dy resigned to immediate
deatli in preference to stow starva-

tion.

"We were crazed with hunger,"

spokesmen for the miners said. "We
did not know what we were agree-

ing to."

$3 a Week

For more than HXI hours, the

mincr.s remained underground,

without food or water, threatening

mass suicide if their demands were
not granted. They were earning

$2 a week. They were demanding

S:i.50.

In vain government agents plead-

ed with them to return to the sur-

Bace. In vain their own union lead-

ers, government flunkies for the

most part, tried to intercede. The
miners stationed live stalwarts at

the entrance, armed with pickaxes,

to guard against being "rescued".

Troops dared not enter for of being

saughtered by the infuriated work-
ers. The food that was lowered

was flung back.

A more startling revelation of

the desperation to which capitalism

has driven its slaves can not be
imagined. The labor-crushing dic-

tatorship of (ieomboes. fearful of

the world scandal that would re-

sult from the mass suicide, pre-

vailed at length upon the mine-
barouw, controlled largely by Brit-

ish and French capital, to offer a

settlement.

Many Driven Insane

The terms of the settlement

granted the men three days work
a week, and a consequent .f3 weekly

pay, with Christmas bonuses. The

men accepted. »nd were removed
from the mine many of them in

stretchers, some driven insane by

their experiences, others to weak
to be moved.

They bad gained only a partial

victory, but they had driven their

point into every capitalist strong-

hold in the world.

For never before In history has a

working class group undertaken

such extraordinary measures to

better its conditions. Strikers

have fought the police, the armed
forces of the State, have bared

breasts to bayonets ; women have
brought suckling babes with them
to the picket lines. The Molly

Magulres. syndicalists and anar-

chists have used the most desperate

forms of terror as their weapon in

the class war. But never before

have workers so dramatically an-

nounced their willingness at once

to die rather thsui face slow death

by starvation.

Capitalism Must Go!

Woe to a civilization that can
drive masses of men to such ex-

tremities! It is a festering sore.

It must, it will l>e obliterated!

Never by suicide ! If workers are

to .sacrifice themselves in the strug-

gle for better living conditions, let

them go down fighting their ene-

mies, as did their Austrian broth-

ers. I^t thein take their toll of

the enemy before they go down.
Let their masters, 'too, get a taste

of what desperation means.

[t was not the death of the self-

impri.soned miners that the Goem-
boes government feared, but rather

the anger it would Inspire in an
aroused working class. Not the ac-

tion that was taken, but what
might follow.

Nevertheless, it cannot be denied

that the miners have helped to

drive their point home. They have
taught how little life is worth wi-

der capitalism.

They have said to the workers
of the world: "You need not starve.

It is better to die!"

And in many a country in the

world today, bourgeois leaders are
shivering In their boots, lest this

lesson be taken to heart, and im-

proved upon. Lest the amendment
be added, as it has been added, by

an infuriated workingclass.

"It is better to die fighting!"

INTERNATIONAL WORKERS
SCHOOL ANNOUNCEMENT
Classes In the International

Workers School have already be-

gun. AH those interested who
have not yet registered can still

do so by coming down to the

claMee. See page 3 for schedule

of classes.

Government
Shows Colors

InHoudeCase
Attorney GeneratDeciston

Reveals N.R.A. Promises

To Be Soap Bubbles

The decision of the National
Labor Relations Board in the case

of the Houde Engineering Corpor-
ation, hailed by the A. F. of L.

fake leadership as "epochal", is

now to be ditched by the Roosevelt
administration.

It was a trifle too epochal!
The Board had decided that the

Houde Corp. had lost its right to

the Blue Eagle by refusing to grant
its employes the right to organize
for collective bargaining. But the
lloude Corp. grasped the Blue
Eagle firmly by the neck and re-

fused to surrender it.

The NRA Board had selected the
Houde case as one of the strongest

cases 'of open violation of Section
7a. In the Houde plant, the United
Automobile Workers I'nioh had se-

cured a dec! si vi- majority of the
workers as against the company
union. But the corporation refused,
nevertheless, to recognize the A. F.
of L. organization, as representing
it.s employes, and continued to deal
with its own company union.

Getting Away With Murder!
This was clearly flouting the pro-

viso in Section 7A of majority
rule, and it was generally expected
that the Government would sue for

return of the Blue Eagle.
The Department of Justice, how-

ever, refuses to take the case to

court, and Attorney-General Cum-
mfngs has announced that, in his

opinion, the Government has no
case.

This announcement has been
taken lying down by the NRA labor
boys who are already beginning to

crawl from their previous bold and
Mustering attiude.

For if anything is certain, it is

that Attorney General Cummings
would not have dared so openly to
snub the I,abor Board if he were
not sure of President Ftoosevelt's

silent consent.

Only one recourse remains now
for the automobile workers of the
Honde plant, and that is: Strike!

Only through their own strength
and power can they force recogni-
tion, as did the truck drivers of
Minneapolis, with or without the
Labor Board and its various Inter-

mediaries.

But President Bill Green, of the
A. F. of L., who denounces the ac-
tion of the Honde Corporation as
a "challenge to the Government",
remains silent when the Govern-
ment refuses to accept the chal-
lenge.

This faker is even now planning
his most colossal sellout; attempt-
ing even now to persuade the A. P.
of L. unions to engage in a one-
sided "industrial truce", whieh as
always will be binding only to the
workers.

Price of Militant

3 Cents on Nov. 1st

On November 1st the price of
the Militant will be raised from
two to three cents. Increased
expenses oblige us to take this
step. The original price reduc-
tion was made In order to boost
the circulation of the paper.
Appreciable gains have been
made in this direction. Hun-
dreds of new readers have been
obtained and many workers
have become acquainted with
our organization for the first

time through the Militant. To
accomplish this end we went to
considerable sacrifice, printing
the paper at a deficit. This is

no longer possible. In the mean-
time the Militant has become
more popular and we believe
that our circulation builders
will be at no disadvantage by
the rise in price.

9NegroBoys
Need United

Movement

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

The skepticism expressed last

week by the Militant as to the val-
idity of Samuel S. Leibowiu's
claims to represent Clarence Nor-
rls and Haywood Patterson, two of
the Scottsboro boys, has been jus-

tified by subsequent developments.
Leibowitz, who has been a con

sistent enemy of the idea of a mass
defense campaign, recently dealt
the organized Scottsboro defense
movement what he thought would
be a death blow. After walking
out on the I.L.I1. at a crucial mo-
ment, a development predicted more
than efghteen months ago by the
Communist League, Leibowitz,
backed by a handful of Negro par-
sons, announced that the I.I,.I>. had
been discharged from the case and
that he would represent the boys
in their appeal to the U.S. Supreme
Court.

It now appears that his claims
were entirely unjustified. The I.L.

D. at nny rate, has printed in the
Daily Worker copies of letters

from the two boys and their par-
ents, which place the future of
the case In the I.L.D.'s hands ra-

ther than in Leibowitz. 's

It would have been a grave mis-
take, indeed, had the boys, misled
by Leibowitz's false promises, put
their lives in his hands. This
"mouthpiece" of New York gang-
Sterdom is such a fine "friend" of
the boys that in the Decatur, Ala-
bama, courtroom itself he declared
himself In favor of lynching in
principle, being opposed to it In

this case only because he believes
the boys to be innocent of the
crime of rape.

The I.L.D. remains the official

representative of the Scottsboro
boys, and all who are aware of
Leibowitz's character and Inten-
tions will be glad to learn that he
is not going to represent (he inno-
cent youths.

(Continued on Page 4)

Write in J. P. Cannon as Your
Vote forNew Party in Elections

The working class of New York is confronted with manv grave
problems m this coming election. For five years thev have been
pressed down by the catastrophic erisls of capitalism; many of their
families have been separated, many of their liomes destroyed.

Obviously the workers can gain nothing by voting for the Republi-
can and Democratic parties. .l llKt as a worker cannot support his
boss in the faclorv, he cannot support him on election day.

The workers must gain nnem r. loyment Insurance, the right to join
unions of their own choosing, a 30-hour week with no reduction In
pay etc.. etc. But can they gain these concessions from the capitalists
by merely writing in a name on the ballot? NO!

Voting is only one of the ways the workers can apply pressure on
the capitalist government, and not the most important war at that
We say to you openly, "You will not gain these concessions bv merelv
writlng in the name of our candidate on the ballot, even If he were
elected. You will never vote Socialism into power by the ballot."

You can only gain major concessions from the capitalists when
you possess and are ted by a strong, able revolutionary partv NO
SUCH PARTY EXISTS TO-DAY. ' '

The workers can have no faith in the ability of the timid reform-
ists of the Socialist Party to lead them in their battle against the
capitalists.

The Communist Party (Stalinists) has proved itself incompetent
to pursue a revolutionary policy. It has completely discredited itself
before the working class by its bankrupt policies in America and In
the rest of the world where defeat after deft>at has been the result of
its efforts.

The task of the hour for the working class, therefore, before which
all other tasks pale into insignificance, is the building of a new revo-
lutionary parly which will be able to wring concessions from the
capitalist class, abolish the system of hunger and unemployment and
lead the workers onward towards a workers* republic.

What is necessary in this election is that the leftward moving
workers of this state show their sympathy and their solidarity with
the building of a new revolutionary party in this country.

YOU ARE SUPPORTING THE BUILDING OF THIS REVOLU-
TIONARY PARTY BY WRITING IN THE NAME OF JAMES P
CANNON OF THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE OF AMERICA ON THE
BALLOT, FOR GOVERNOR OF NEW YORK STATK.

—New York Ditotriet, Communist League of America,

Left Wing is

Crucial Issue

In A^R of L
Forward Step of Industrial

Unions Is Checked by
Reactionary Leaders

The American Federation nf La-
bor Convention, just concluded,
was marked by the conflicting is-

sues running through all of its ses-

sions. At times they rose lo con-
siderable heights and compelled the
inauguration of progressive steps
despite all reluclauce and misgiv-
ings, only to be smothered again
when meeting the still impregnable
barriers of reaction. Conflicting

forces were at work. Of course,
this was not yet expressed in a

conscious left wing, or progressive
wing, giving battle to the reaction-
ary hierarchy in control of its

whole craft union structure, but
rather expressed in the fact that

this hierarchy faced at every step
the shadow of their powerful home
constituency of an awakening mass,
of a militant rank and tile show-
ing signs of restlessness and rebel-

lion.

The latter had some of its own
representatives in the convention
halls. They came mainly from the

newly organized federal unions in

the mass production industries.

They did not dispose of hundreds
of votes, as did the officials from
the international unions; they were
neither glih-tongued masters of

demagogy nor trained in parlia-

mentary convention ihaneuvres. but
their presence served as a constant
reminder hounding the officialdom

with the spectre of the powerful
home constituency.

Dilemma of Labor Skates
On the one side of Ihe conflicting

issues was the impact from the

head-on attacks throughout the

country against union organization

and against the recent strikes by
the employers thoroughly alarmed
by the working class militancy dis-

played. To the A. F. of I,, official-

dom it presented a dilemma. Pi is

firmly wedded to capitalism in

theory and in practice, but it faced

at the same time the enormous pres-

sure!' rom the awakening rank and
file workers demanding more ini'i-

tant policies and more militant

methods to meet the attacks.

This leadership itself, united by
reactionary ideology, reflected the

conflicting issues in its attempt to

chart the course of the trade union

movement for the immediate fu-

ture. Some of the officials sponsored
progressive moves of one character

while others would take a like

position on other issues. in thi?

they expressed their bewilderment
aroused by the new conditions they

find themselves in. Rut all of them
combined in reactionary utterance"

and maneuvers to throw tip new
barriers to stem the tide of devel-

oping labor militancy.

The Industrial Union Issue

Undoubtedly the outstanding

focus of these conflicting issues at

the A. F. of L. convention is repre-

sented in the definitely progressive

move toward industrial unionism.

Contrasted to this, however, was
the just as decidedly reactionary
jurisdictional dispute in the Build-

ing Trades Department. The step

toward industrial unionism finally

agreed upon after long debate in

the resolutions committee and ad-

opted by an overwhelming conven-

tion majority will have far-reach-

ing significance in all future A. F.

of I,, developments. That should
by no means be minimized. It is

true that so far the industrial un-

ion basis Is in cover only the unions

In the automobile, aluminum, and
cement industries. It is true also

that it is explicitly declared that

there is to be no interference with
the craft union prerogatives else-

where. Nevertheless this slep de-

finitely marks the beginning of a

change of the A. F. of I,, from «

craft union io an industrial union-

basis.

It is the first serious sign of its

attempt to adjust itself to the re-

quirements Imposed by the prob-
lems of unionization under modern
industrial conditions, at least in-

sofar as organizational form is

concerned. This is the one most
important sign of progress within
the main trade union body which
is set into motion by the changes
in the national economy of the

country, the regroupment of class

forces which is taking place and
the wide spread working clss*
awakening, organization and mili-

tancy .

The Scramble for Spoils

On the other side of the picture
Is the intense and bitter jurisdic-

tional dispute in the Building
Trades Department which is again
bringing to the fore in a most acute

(Continued on Page 4)
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REVIEWING
THE NEWS

"Peace! Peace! Where There Is

No Peace"

The Daily Worker of Oel. 3, in

its column. "World Front", takes a

lastly deserved wallop at Mr. R.

Smith, chairman of the British La-

bor Party. "Passing to the question

of war. Mr. Smith, shielding the

role of the British imperialists, de-

clared: 'If war is in the air'—cau-

rious fellow this Mr. Smith with

hir> 'if— it is primarily the result

of headstrong, grasping imperial-

ism in the Far Bast and the bar-

barons, brutalizing Fascism ol Eu-

rope".—.While the Daily Worker

writes in ft pugnacious mood

against those who cover up the war

schemes of American, British and

French imperialism it might throw

a few punches at the head of Karl

Radek. Itudek, writing in the "D.

W.", placed the danger of war on

Germany and Japan, without ever

a qualifying "primarily". At least

this much can lie said of the Labor

party chief as compared with the

Stalinist press agent, he di<l put in

the word "primarily" and also he

did take in all European Fascist

nations as war-makers, including

Italy, and that's more than Kadek

did in the "DAW"

Results of Bureaucratic

Degeneration

'Hie shocking debauchery in a

number of Soviet schools* reported

in last week's papers is one of the

results of the strangling of the

Bolshevik party by the Stalinist

bureaucracy. With the voice of the

party silenced, characterless bu-

reaucrats raised to office through

(heir subservience to the hierarchy

-assumed the role of medieval po-

tentates, forcing girl students to

Ping and dance before them". The

death sentence on three of the re-

sponsible officials, though highly

deserved, does not solve the prob-

lem. The building of a new Bol-

shevik party around the nucleus of

Bolshevik-Leninists is necessary for

that. To assist in that task we of

the Communist League must dedi-

cate ourselves. To speak out that

which is. to call degeneration by

its proper name is the task of all

honest revolutionists. "These dis-

graceful conditions passed unnot-

iced by the Communist Party in the

Institute", says the Central Com-

mittee in Moscow. To say that such

conditions' could continue side by

side with ii Bolshevik party is a

slander against Bolshevism.
* • *

Roses ami the Thirty Hour Week

A dispatch from Washington to

the Detroit News says: "Moley has

been telling f»e industrial leaders

that Roosevelt's supreme service so

fur Jia« been the warding off of

currency inflation, the 30-hour work

week and the soldiers' bonus. . . .

And the way to avert these meas-

ures in the future, is to select a

Congress whicli is unmistakably

under the thumb of the President."

Miss Perkins, representing the

Pre* and one of those most thor-

oughly under his thumb, appears at

the A. V. of L. convention. Rosea,

cheers and a touching introduction

by President Green was her recep-

tion. Here the role of the "Labor

Lieutenants of Capitalism" and the

demagogic capitalist politicians

meet and merge.
* . •

The Hearst Press a«d Leon Trotsky

An imaginative story of the pres-

ence or expected early arrival of

Leon Trotsky was printed in the

Hearst press. Its purpose is to stir

up reactionary sentiment against a

visa for Trotsky. And then comes

the check-up from Paris. "Leon

Trotsky, world revolutionary, re-

ported plotting to enter the United

Stales secretly, is still in France-

ill enforced seclusion. French Se-

cret Service has been ordered to

keep Trotsky under surveillance

and out of politics."

* • »

"Class Brothers" or "Fascist Twins"

The Y.C.L. in a letter to the Y.P.

S.I,, says they are for a united

front with the Young Socialists

whom they regard as "class broth-

ers" but not with the counter-revo-

lutionary Trotskylsts and Love-

stoneites. [Evidently they haven't

heard of Lovestone's latest hope of

getting back to the C.I.) The

young gentlemen of the Y.C.L. must

think that memory of men is short.

Did they not issue an Org. Bulletin

after Hitler came to 'power! And

didn't they charge at that time,

that Trotsky ites were counter-rev-

olutionaries precisely because they

tavored a united front with the So-

cialists? And further, does John

Little dare to challenge Stalin's

theory that Social Democracy and

Fascism are twins? A "class broth-

er" of n 'twin to Fascism"—that's

the Y.C.L. —BILL.

PHILADELPHIA
HALLOWEEN PABTY
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1207 North 5th St.

For benefit of "New Party Fund"
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Communist League of America
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HUGO OEHLER

will speak on
EUROPE AFLAME

I

Friday, October 36, at 8 P.M.

1381 4«h Street, Brooklyn

The world-stirring heroism and
militancy of the Spanish proleta-

riat, strengthening the Austrian ex-

perience, points again to- the lesson

that the working class can and
will tight Fascism. Given the

slightest opportunity the workers

will take their stand on the barri-

cades. The will to power Is clear

in the Spanish events. But victory,

here as elsewhere, hinged on revo-

lutionary leadership-—a party. The
following analysis does not pretend

at finality.

Weaknesses of the Uprising

1. Lack of previous preparation

through the development of partial

struggles through which the prole-

tariat could he strengthened and

the enemy weakened prior to the

insurrectionary act itself. Once the

situation had developed however to

the point when I.erroux announced

the composition of his cabinet. It

was then, evidently, too late to

back out. Through the provocation

of Lerronx, the workers were

forced into an abortive movement

for the seizure of power when the

real task was but to check the ad-

vance of Fascism.

2. Lack of a coordinated, na-

tional, well functioning united

front movement. The Workers Al-

liances existed in certain provinces

and regions only. In spite of the

insistence of the International Com-

munists and other minority groups,

the Socialist party prevented the

establishment of the National

Workers Alliance. The C.N.T. and

its anarchist leadership remained

aloof from the Workers Alliances

with the exception of Asturias. The

Stalinists joined the Workers Alli-

ances at the last moment.

:t. No appreciable section of the

army came forward in support of

ihe Insurrection. The cases in

which the army refused to fire on

the workers, were not sufficient to

indicate any real undermining of

the morale of the armed forces.

Nuclei work within the army on

the part of the revolutionary groups

was entirely too sporadic and to-

tally insufficient. Furthermore, the

lack of clarity as to aims on the

part of the workers gave rise to a

natural hesitancy of the soldiers

who are influenced most by the de-

termination of the revolutionary

class to take power.

All three of these vital defects

in the October revolt ariBe from a

single common cause : the lack of

a communist party, capable theor-

etically and organizationally to

give leadership and guidance to

the Spanish working class. The

Socialist party and the Anarchists

have both shown their complete in-

ability to play the vanguard role,

while the Stalinists have also con-

tributed their two cents towards

the defeat. Fortunately for the

workers the Stalinists were not

strong enough to do either much

good or very much harm. The In-

ternational Communists, who could

have contributed veal value in the

field or theory, were too small nu-

merically and too isolated, to play

a decisive role. The need of a van-

guard workers' party, if victory is

to be achieved, is once more dem-

onstrated by the events themselves.

Indications are that there will be

a breathing space of more or less

limited duration before the Fas-

cists feel themselves strong enough

to take over fall power under a

dictatorship of their own. In this

interval, and in spite of the repres-

sions that are certain to follow the

crushing of the revolt, the Spanish

labor movement will still have cer-

tain possibilities of functioning on

a semi-legal basis. During this

period a series of splits and real-

ignments will take place. The So-

cial Democracy will almost cer-

tainly split into two or more

groups, and sections of the party

with the majority of the Socialist

Youtli can be expected to declare

themselves in solidarity with the

idea of the Fourth International.

The crisis in the Annrcho-Syndi-

calist movement can be expected to

intensify in the coming period and

we can now predict a definite break-

up or reorientation of their whole

movement. The bulk of Anarcho-

syndicalist workers can be expect-

ed to follow the Syndicalist Liber-

tarian Federation and the Asturias

section of the C.N.T. in the trend

away from anarchism and towards

political action. The more advanced

elements of the S.L.F. may soon be

found supporting the idea of build-

ing a new Communist Party in

Spain together with the present

Communist Left (Internationalists)

and the Communist elements of the

Socialist Youth and S. P.

Simultaneous with the efforts to

build the new revolutionary party,

the Internationalist Communists
of Spain will persist in their work
of forging the National Workers
Alliances and of transforming

these embryonic Soviets into effec-

tive organisms capable of express-

ing the will of the great toiling

masses of the country.

There is very little time left for

the proletariat of Spain. They
must reassemble their forces,

strengthen and extend the Workers
Alliances, future organs of their

class power, and build the new
Communist Party capable of lead-

ing them to victory in the final de-

cisive battle with. Fascism that is

ret to come.'—BOSALIO NEGRETE

The attempt on the part of the

Stalinist controlled Marine Work-
ers Industrial Union to tie up the

East Coast has come to an tgnomi-

nous eud. The "strike" has just

been called off. Under the infal-

lible leadership of the official C. P.

there can, of course, be no defeats,

so that when something goes wrong

with one of its pet tactics, a fancy

name has to be invented to cover

up the mess. For this latest fail-

tire the editorial staff of the Daily

Worker has tricked up the name
"Organized retreat", in plain Engr

lish, however, ft means that the

attempted seamen's strike was a

flop. The events leading to this

latest piece of crasy Stalinist ad-

venturism are as follows

:

The International Seamen's Un-

ion, like all other A. F. of L. unions,

has in spite of reactionary leader-

ship of the worst sort, been exper-

iencing a new lease on life. Forced

by a wave of resentment against

rotten conditions, the I.S.U. threat-

ened to tie up the Atlantic sea-

board on October 8, unless Ihe

shipping companies recognized the

union and granted better condi-

tions. However, a few days before

the strike date, the bosses consent-

ed to arbitrate the matter before

the Labor Board. The I.S.U. lead-

ership, therefore, called off the

strike. We haven't much use for

the A. F. of L. officialdom, and

their invariable dependence on the

governmental machinery of the

NRA to help fight a union's battles.

This tendency has to be fought

tooth and nail. But neither have

we much use for the adventurist

tactics with which the Stalinist-in-

spired Marine Workers Industrial

Union fought this A, F. of L. offi-

cialdom.

For the Stalinists, thinking that

they could take advantage of the

strike sentiment among the sea-

men, decided to call a strike on

October 8 anyway, over the heads

of the l.S.U. leadership, expecting

that the rank and file would flock

to the leadership of the M.W.I.U.—

the regular united -front-from- below

stnff!

Ballast and Noise

The M.W.U!.. like most T.U.U.L.

unions, is largely a paper organiza-

tion on the Bast coast. Indeed just

how papery it is can be seen by the

fact that only a few hundred men
responded to the strike call, a good

many of these being unemployed,

instead of the 3."i.000 the leaders

claimed would respond. Likewise,

being intent all these years on

building T.U.U.L. unions, the Stal-

inist strategists never had devel-

oped a left-wing movement in the

would-be great strike was nipped

even before it got started.

So now the Stalinists are beating

an "organized retreat". As the

Daily Worker puts it: "Only the

united efforts of the ship owners,

the government, and the I.S.U. and'

I.L.A. officials succeeded in pre-

venting the seamen from develop-

ing the strike on a mass basis."

What an excuse for an "organized

retreat". What did the great ('. 1'.

minds expect from the bosses, the

NKA and the I.S.U. officials if not

attempts to wreck the Stalinist

maneuver V The real reason why
the Stalinists failed in "developing

the strike on a mass basis" is be-

cause they had no basis In the mass.

Without having a real foothold

among the organized seamen, they

attempted a putsch, using their

own pajier union as a base.

When the Minneapolis truck

strike was in progress, the leaders

in that struggle tried to get the

rest of the unions in the town out

on a 48 hour sympathy strike with

the truckmen. These efforts failed

largely because left wing influence

in these unions was not strong

enough to force the A. F. of I..

bureaucrats to take this step. The
Stalinists to this day condemn the

Minneapolis leaders for not calling

a general strike anyway. These

Stalinists hnve now had a chance

to show whether their policy of is-

suing strike calls "over the heads

of the leadership" works. It does

not. Among the seamen it merely

spread confusion and cost some
militants, whom the Stalinists have

misertnested, their jobs.

.Whether the (\ P. trade union

strategists will ever learn that the

only way you can influence work-

ers is to hnve roots in the organ-

izations to which these workers be-

long is questionable. For the les-

son the Stalinists draw from their

attempted East, const strike is *'to

build an opposition in the Interna-

tional Seamen's Union" which
sounds sensible but is contradicted

by the fact that they also will

"build the Marine Workers indus-

trial Union". —B.B.

In the Philadelphia

I. L G. W. U.

Philadelphia,—The leaders of lo-

cal fSO I.I..CW.U. have always hated

to call membership meetings, espe-

cially now when there are so many
new elements who are not so easily

handled. So that under one pretext

or another, there has been no mem-
bership meeting for almost four

months.

The local is divided into two
branches, silk and cotton dress and

blouse, and they meet separately.

read the minutes of three executive

board and one joint board meeting.

The minutes of the last executive

meeting was what most interested

us us it contained the following for

approval: I—Anti-Fascist Fund. 2

—Cotton Code. 3—Five Dollar tax

on members, decided by the May
convention. 4—Union educational

program, and ii—Ferreting out the

Communist party.

The Smoke-Screen
Meanwhile the manager, Keis-

berg, arrived and the minutes of

the last Executive were asked to be

discussed and approved. The Stal-

inist opiiosifion immediately got in-

to action. All questions concerning

the every day problems confronting

the workers in the shops were for-

gotten and they only wanted to

take up and discuss Fascism. The
nicetinu' was turned into one long

wrangle between the Stalinists and
Iteisborg over this question.

The workers became resiles.-,

having come directly from work.

Particularly, the new Inexperienced

members who were making as low

as five and six dollars a week,

looked bewildered and confused

and didn't know what ail the shout-

ing was about. Some began to walk
out of the meeting.

At this point I took the floor and
said that it would be a good thing

to discuss such an imimrtant mat-

ter as Fascism after we took up
the cotton code and the possibility

of raising the minimum which is

only thirteen dollars a week and to

do something about the general

conditions In the trade, wage cuts,

etc. The workers vigorously ap-

proved what 1 said, hut both Reis-

berg. the right winger and the

Stalinists were against my sugges-

tion.

lieisliern then decided to rule the

meeting, refusing to allow any dis-

cussion. He spent the rest of the

time explaining Fascism and the

imiHirtance of helping its victims in

Knrope. Someone tried to make a

motion to elect, delegates to the

Chicago Conference Against War
and Fascism but he ruled it out of

order. He then reported on the

union educational program and
then enme to the cotton code.

The "Nice" Bosses

In discussing the cotton code, he
I u rued to me and accused me of

wanting a strike but I was to be
disappointed as the bosses were
"nice enough*' to grant the thirty-

six hour week and minimum wage
of S1JS a week. He then launched
into an attack against the new
members for not ikying dues, for

being so impatient for better con-

ditions and demanding that they

1 .Basis of"Youth Problem
By ALBERT GLOTZER

The codes for silk dress and blouses

I.S.U. So that, although there was
: were fixed last Fall, but great dif-

among the seamen a basis for the

strike, there was no basis at all on

which the Stalinists could take

leadership of that strike.

The I.S.U. ordered its men to

stay on the job, a vicious red scare

was started by the I.S.U. leaders

and the bosses, to which the Stal-

inists with their usual trade union

perspicacity left themselves wide

open, and those few I.S.U. militants

who had jobs, and didn't want to

scab even though their own union

wasn't on strike, lost these jobs

and will now probably be lost as a

leavening in the I.S.U. In fact, the

Acuities were encountered with re-

spect to the cotton dress code since

it is a much larger industry, prac-

tically unorganized and is consid-

ered part of the cotton wear code

by the bosses, who are fighting to

keep the minimum wage very low.

Last week, directly after work,

a meeting was dually called of the

cotton and blouse branch, for the

purpose of discussing new develop-

ments with regard to the cotton

code as well as general conditions

in the trade.

After a long wait the meeting
started and the secretary began to

The movement to create the

Fourth International must also en-

deavor to build simultaneously, the

new communist youth internation-

al. It is unnecessary to belabor the

point by declaring that the youth

have either been underestimated

and misunderstood, or that their

movements have been horribly mal-

treated, as a result of the petty-

bourgeois prejudices of social de-

mocracy and the factional abuses of

Stalinist revisionism. All this is

true enough, but these (ruths do

not erase the fact that when the

Young Communist International

was organized in 1819. it was foun-

ded opim courect principles and

enjoyed a healthy growth for sev-

eral years. With the victory of

Stalinism the organization ceased

to grow. For more than ten years

the communist youth movement has

suffered uninterrupted decline un-

til today It is an almost non-exist-

ent factor in the general political

and organizational life of disinte-

grating Stalinism.

In the course of this past decade,

the principles upon which the com-

munist youth movement was built

have either been forgotten, or else

pushed back so far into the ar-

chives of the pseudo- Bolsheviks

that for all practical purjioses these

principles never existed. Now it is

necessary to restate them in a lan-

guage so plain that no possible

misunderstandings can arise. The
restatement of these principled

concepts should serve as a guide

for all our young comrades in their

work toward rebuilding the com-

munist youtli movement.
While it is true that Stalinism

with all its vicious theories and

practices unavoidably brought de-

struction upon a healthy and grow-

ing youth international, not every

error committed by the youth can

be explained with the terse re-

joinder: Stalinism. There are a

number of problems which confront

the youth movement that are and

were, even for the Y.C.I. in its

early years, experimental in char-

acter. And it could not be other-

wise. There is no way of testing
' many youth problems except
through the method of experiment.

I The experiments in order to de-

I

tennine correct paths were rudely

I interrupted shortly after they had

be^run. and we are still at a stage

where we must independently solve,

through practice, problems of youth

rganization and activity. In' our

work of reconstructing the commun-

,. „ , „ . ist vouth on an international basis,
pay the hve dollar tax m order to •

th(.,.efore, always be ready
send orgamzers around

experiment with new
As 1 stated before, the workers'

are working part-time and making
very little, so that during his en-

tire speech, not the Stalinists but

the new elements were constantly
interrupting. Since It was getting

late the meeting was adjourned and
nothing really was accomplished.
This union bureaucrat, Relsberg.

is able to run meetings in this

manner, because we haven't a clear-

cut left wing opposition, working
out let! wing policies in the union.

There is no cooperation between
the various progressive groups and
the workers, feeling nothing is

done at. meetings, stay away. A
genuine left wing opposition must
be built.

—PHILA. CLOTHING WORKER
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flier with a persistent activity

among the masses of young>work-

ers, will lead to a solution of such

problems. But before we can do

this it is necessary to know where

to begin, and for this purpose the

writer presents in brief form, an

outline of the fundamental ques-

tions of youth work. On the basis

of an understanding and applica-

tion of the following il will be pos-

sible to proceed more intelligently

and vigorously in realizing our

goal.

The rise of world fascism, which

recruits great numbers from the

youth in society, demands more
than the stereotyped attitude to-

ward this problem that is usually

prevalent in the workers movement

:

we must win the youth. A good

barometer of the success of the

revolutionary internationalists will

be present in its ability to realize

the support of the youth to lis

theory and practice.

—PHILADELPHIA-
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The "youth problem" arises out

of the very nature of the capitalist

social order. It becomes particular-

ly acute with the development of

the Imperialist stage of capitalism

which absorbs ever greater num-
bers of youtli into industry, thus

accentuating one of the outstand-

ing characteristics of factory pro-

duction under early capitalism. En-

tering industry as proletarians, the

youth are confronted with the gen-

eral problems of the proletariat as

a class. Thus, the "youth problem"

is bound up with the question of

exploitation as it effects the entire

working class. One must, there-

fore, seek the background to all is-

sues of a youth character in the

nature of the social order, in the

relations of production. The youth

are divided according to the classes

in society : bourgeois, proletarian

and Intermediary. Its problems are

essentially class problems. We do

not approach the matter from the

point of view of the youth in gen-

eral, but from the point of view of

the proletarian youth whose prob-

lems are. by and large, the prob-

lems of the working class as a

whole, and whose emancipation de-

pends upon the emancipation of the

class.

The youth are physically weaker
and mentally more Immature than

any section of the working class.

If, as in the United States, there is

no essential difference in the rate

of exploitation between the youth
and adult workers, either in hours,

wages, or conditions of labor, the

special nature of the youth ques-

tion lies in the fact that from the

economic basis (which is in gen-

eral the same as the adult worker)

it becomes transformed into a phy-

sical and psychologic one. It Is

necessary to return to this when

dealing with the subject of the eco-

nomic struggles of the young work-

ers.

A second vital matter, which ac-

quires particular youth significance,

especially with the rise of imperial-

ism and the attendant colossal

growth of armaments and war, is

the question of anti-militarism and

the struggle against war. In this

held the youth are the heaviest suf-

ferers.

Thirdly, we are confronted with

a system of capitalist education,

the aim of which is to train a ser-

vile youth that will be ready to an-

swer the beck and call of the mas-

ter class. Iteginning with the chil-

dren, through the schools, the press,

radio, sports, etc., the ruling class

molds a "bourgeois minded" youth.

The youth work then is divided

into three essential fields:

a) the economic struggles of the

young workers

:

bt anti-militarism and the strug-

gle against war: and,

ci socialist education.

The special character of the

youuu workers (physical and men-
tal immaturity) and his particular

status in the capitalist social order

make necessary the existence of a

special youth organisation. If the

working class is to emancipate it-

self from the yoke of capitalism it

must devote special efforts to over-

come "bourgeois prejudices" toward

Ihe youth, to liquidate as siieedily

as jMissible a "natural" antagonism

between the adults and youth, with

the aim of simultaneously neutral-

ising the influence of capitalism

ut>on Ihis section of the proletariat

and winning them to the banner of

the revolution. The workers move-
ment as a whole must aid in the

building of the youth movement,
help to solve its problems, supply
leadership to it, etc.

THE ROLE OF THE YOUTH
ORGANIZATION

It follows from the above that if

the general problems of the youth
are bound up with the struggle of

the working class as a whole, and
its tasks are special ones adapted

tor winning the broad masses of

young workers, the youth movement
cannot play the role of an "indi-

vidual, independent, political revo-

lutionary organization". At the

present period of development it is

not necessary for us to begin the

investigation into the character of

the Party and the youth organiza-

tions. That has been done well by

the and Congresses of the Commu-
nist International and the Young
Communist International. The Party

in the leader of the working class.

The Party gives political direction

to the class as a whole ; it is the

vanguard of the proletariat. His-

tory permits no dispute in this

question. The youth organization

is only a section of the organized

working class which is dependent

upon the party for political guid-

ance. Its jiarticular field of work
is among the young proletarians

whom It seeks to win to the side of

the working class. Thus youth

work w a specialized field of Party

work. That is why the Y.C.I, tn

11VJ2 described the youth organiza-

tion in the following manner:
".

. . the young communist organ-

izations are MASS organizations

for communist militant education

of the working class youth, the

SCHOOL in which the young work-
ersc an be instructed in the mass
<( niggle for communism".
The youth organization cannot be

a mere "cultural' 1 organization, be-

cause it is impossible to distinguish

the struggle tor culture from the

general class struggle. Neither can

it be a pure "educational" organ-

ization because the education of the

proletarian youth without partici-

pation in the class struggle would
not lead to the creation of the type

of organization we are seeking. The
youth organization must be a mili-

tant revolutionary one, which par-

ticipates in the class struggle,

seeks to educate not only it own
ranks but the broad masses of

youth, constructs special social and
sports activities (not rejecting them
as bourgeois or social democratic

devices), all the time bearing in

mind that, it is not. a second party

and that, its activities do no dupli-

cate the Party's, but dovetail Into

them. The activities need to be

varied enough so as to be able to

attract the completely raw and in-

experienced, who are nevertheless

ready to learn.

One of the outstanding weakness-
es of the youth organizations today,

a weakness that has been present

for many years, is that they con-

ceived of their task merely as a
copy of the party work and failed

to develop their own special meth-
ods and forms. It is interesting to

note how the Y.C.I, regarded this

question during the early years of

its existence. Discussing these

fundamental questions of youth
work it said

:

"The Communists declare that

the Young Communist League is

helping to spread the truth and1

doing political and economic work
among the young proletariat. But,

by the way, is that not the syndi-

calist idea of the uniform organiz-

ation? No!
"Insofar as the working class

youth, .is a part of the entire work-

(Contlnued on Pag* 4)
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QUESTION BOX
YIPSEL, BRONX—

Question: Could you briefly give the Communist
position as to why it would not be iiossible for a

Socialist-control led government to legislate its way
to a Socialist society? Where can I tint! something
by Trotsky on this question?

Answer: The "Question Box" of August 4th had
occasion to point out, based upon quotations from
the. "liberal" historian, Beard, that even if we recog-

nised the reformist basis, (here whs no reason to

believe that a party with revolutionary aims could

capture u parliamentary majority in this country,
since the Constitution itself was framed to prevent

such a possibility. By this of course we bad no In-

tention of reeognfKing the reformist assumptions be-

cause an analysis of the historic process forces us to

conclude that the mutter will lie settled by the dy-

namics of the class struggle itself in which the
parliamentary arena occupies but a subordinate role.

However, even if we grant the possibility of the

election of a HEAL LABOl'R government, we are

forced to the conclusion that iliis could only be the

beginning of a civil war.

List cii to Trotsky in his answer to the British

udvoqates of socialist gradualism: "".
. , For the

Conservatives, ;ts for the remnants of the Liberals,

it would be a question of discrediting tbe first inde-

pendent Government of the working class at any
cost. For them it would be a question of life or

death. This is not in the least the same as the old

struggle between Lilierals and Conservatives, when
(he differences did not get outside the "family' of the

possessing classes. Any serious reforms undertaken
by tbe Labour Government In the spheres of taxa-

tion, nationalization, and a real demoeratlsation of

[he administration would quicken a mighty flood of

enthusiasm in the working masses, and—since appe-

tite comes from eating—these successful MODER-
ATE reforms would Inevitably set in train more and
more RADICAL reforms. In other words, every new
day would separate the Conservatives still further

from the possibility of returning to power. The Con-
servatives could not lint take a quite clear account

of the facf thai the question was not of an alternat-

ing change of Government, but of the beginning of

the social revolution by parliamentary means. The
resources of State obstruction, and legislative and
administrative sabotage in the hands of the possess-

ing classes, are immense, since, no matter what their

parliamentary majority, all the State apparatus
from top to bottom is Inseparably linked with the

bourgeoisie. To it all bettings: all the press, the most
important organs of local self-government, the uni-

versities, schools, the church, innumerable clubs, and
voluntary societies generally. In their hands are

the bonks and the whole system of social credit, and,

finally, the apparatus of transport and trade, so that

the daily food .... including that of the Labour
Government, would depend on the great capitalist

combines. It is absolutely obvious that all these

gigantic means will be brought Into action with

frantic violence In order to dam the activity of the

Labour Government, to paralyse its exertions, to

frighten It, to effect cleavages in its parliamentary

majority, and, finally, to cause a finflncfal panic,

provision difficulties, lockouts, to terrorize the upper

ranks of the workers' organizations, and to sap the

strength of the proletariat. Only an utter fool may
not comprehend that the bourgeoisie will bring Into

nerion heaven, earth, and the infernal regions in the

event of fhe actual coming to power of a Labour
Government.

'*.
. . What will be left for a Labour Government

to do? Either Ignominiously to capitulate, or to put

up an opposition . . . for the suppression of opposi-

tion of that kind a serious material force and a

strong State apparatus are indispensable. Neither
fhe one nor the other will he found on the side of

the Labour Government. The police, judiciary, army,
and militia will be on the side of the disorganizes,

saboteurs, and Fascists. The bureaucratic appara-

tus must be destroyed, replacing the reactionaries by
members of. the Labour Party. There will be no
other way than this. But it is absolutely obvious
that such thoroughgoing, although fully "legal', State
measures will extraordinarily sharpen the legal and
Illegal opposition of the united bourgeois reaction.

In other words: this also is the way of civil war."

("Where is Britain Going?")
Question: Particularly because otl the German and

Austrian experiences, I have hecome convinced that

the reformist road is no longer possible. My experi-

ence with the official Communist Party has shown
me that it is only a disruptive force in the labor

movement so there remains only the "Trotskyites"

or the "Lovestoneltes" through whom I can enter

the ranks of Communism. Why should I prefer one
as against the other?
..Answer: The "Lovestoneltes" stand for reform of

the C. I. and base themselves upon the same false

theoretical premise as the Stalinists, I.e., the theorem
of "Socialism in one country", which Is the funda-
mental root from which flows all of the Stalinist dis-

tortions and lunacies. Were you to join the "Love-
stoneltes" you would only find yourself In the camp
of those who are trying to crawl back into tbe swamp,
whose true nature you recognize. There remains but

one choice for yon: the organization which stands
for new Communist parties and a- new International.

* * *

JAMES SH., NEW YORK (Continued)
Question: What was the attitude of the Commu-

nist league to the election platform of the official

Communist Party in 1930 and 1932?
Answer: In general the League did not attempt

to go into a criticism of the details of the C.P.'s elec-

tion platform. We were concerned mainly that the
workers give the C.P. their support since, primarily,

every such vote meant a vote for revolution. The
following excerpt from our election appeal essen-

tially states our position for that time : "Our differ-

ences with the Party's policies, which isolates it from
fhe masses and impedes the development of the
revolutionary movement in this and other countries,

cannot eliminate the fact that the Communist Party
is the only working class party In the field, the only
revolutionary party. . . . The Left Opposition there-

fore ranges Itself alongside its party and calls upon
every worker to cast his vote for his party, the

Communist party." (Militant, Oct. 29, 1&34.) It

must be remembered, of course, that we then consid-

ered ourselves a faction of the party. That, of
wmrse, was yesterday.

You will find win lever the League had to say. In

print, on these elections In tbe October Militants for

1930 and 1932, which are on file at the 42nd Street

library.

..Question: What were the chief differences between
the Proletarian party and the Workers party In their

early days?
Answer: The first difference arose out of the re-

fusal of the Proletarian party to adapt Itself to the
illegal conditions forced upon a revolutionary party
In those days. When the Workers party came out
from underground with a program making a legal

party possible, the Proletarian party refused to join

it, claiming the program of the Workers party to be
non-Marx 1st because it had been established on a
minimum basis, and particularly because the P.P.
considered the struggle for immediate demands to be
Incorrect.

LEADING PHILADELPHIA C.P. MEMBER
DECLARESFORFOURTHINTERNATIONAL

October IT, 1934.

To the Philadelphia District Com-
mittee of Communist Party U.S.A.

To the Membership of the C.P.,

U.S.A.

Dear Comrades

:

About two months ago. by re-

quest of the Philadelphia District

of the Communist Party, 1 was
asked to state my position on the

Negro question in writing. This I

did to the hest of my ability, con-

cluding that whatever my political

differences with the Party might be,

I was ready to carry through the

Party line. In spite of my willing-

ness to submit to Party discipline,

I was arbitrarily removed as Dis-

trict Secretary of the I.L.I>. and

told that I could not hold any

Party post, until 1 agreed with the

Party on the Negro question.

After many weeks of study, care-

ful deliberation. I have arrived at

certain definite conclusions, not

only on the Negro question but on

other vital problems concerning

the working class.

The Negro Question

The key to the Negro problem In

the United States, according to the

Party, is tbe idea expressed by the

slogan "Self-Determination of the

Negroes" in the so-called Black

Belt in the South.

One of the marked attributes of

a national minority is that there is

a general feeling among them that

they are a nation. An intense,

minute examination of the litera-

ture concerning Negro problems.

etc. from the year ICltl to the pres-

ent does not record any appreciate

aspiration or sentiment for a Negro

nation in the black belt. The cul-

ture of the slave (folk songs, etc.)

are not of a national character, but

have a distinct class content. The
only nationalist sentiment in the

United States is the Neo-Garveylte

groups who center around the

"back to Africa" and pan-lsiam

movement. In spite of our high-

geared propaganda and superhuman
salesmanship, the Party has failed

to convert these nationalist Utop-

ians to renounce the visionary idea

of Nationhood in Africa for Nation-

hood in the Black Belt. The im-

posed slogan of Self- Determination

has failed to blossom, unless the

Parly is willing to claim credit for

the Isolationist-Segregationist "49"

State project.

The Utopian Dream of Self-Deter-

mination Under Capitalism

I want to quote from the theses

of the Second Congress of Ihe

Communist International <1920> on

the National and Colonial Question.

I think such a quotation will aid

towards clarity :

"It follows from the fundamen-
tal principles laid down above

that the policy of the Communist
International on National and
Colonial questions must be chief-

ly to bring about a union of tbe

proletarian and working masses

of all nations and countries for

a joint revolutionary struggle

leading to the overthrow of capi-

talism without which national in-

equality and oppression cannot be

abolished."

Now then, can one support the

theses that it Is even probable for

the peasantry of the Black Belt to

establish Self-Determination ( Na-
tionhood) without a successful pro-

letarian revolution? The Black

Belt is an Integral part of the Am-
erican field of exploitation of the

capitalist. It is just as fruitful and
dear to them as New York or Cal-

ifornia. Plain common sense leads

me to believe that the capitalists

who control the Federal Govern-

ment would mobilize the armed
forces of reaction for the suppres-

sion of a National revolutionary

insurrection in the Black Belt in

the same manner as they would
ruthlessly put down ft working-
class insurrection in Hhode Island,

l.'nder American capitalism a Negro
nation in the Black belt has as

much chance of existing as a So-

viet Rhode Island with the rest of

the United States intact under Ihe

rule of American imperialism.

The Negroes are Not s Nation in

the United States

In our Negro population, as it

came from the western coast of

Africa, there were Wolofs and Ful-
ahs, tall, well-built and very black,

hailing from Senegambia and its

vicinity : there were hundreds of

thousands from the slave coast

Tshis, Ewes, and Yorubans, includ-

ing Dahomians; and mingled with
all these, Sudanese Negroes proper,

were occasional contributions of

mixed stock, from the north and
northeast, having an infusion of
Moorish blood. There were other
thousands from Lower Guiana, be-

longing to Bantu stock, not so black
in color as the Sudanese. These
Negroes came to the American
shores with a distinct language, a
different religion, a separate cul-

ture, etc. The master class has
heen able to obliterate the Negro
national character. A nation, we
must remember, like other social

phenomena, Is subject to the law of

change; it has Its beginnings and
also its end? (Stalin).

The African, on arriving in this

country, was not permitted to con-
verse in his native language but
was forced to adopt the language
of his conquerors. His native cul-

ture was tabooed, he could no
longer tread the same religious

path but had to worship the God
of his master's making. With the

exception of race, the twelve mil-

lion Negroes in the United States

have been fnsed into the American
nation. Do we not have the same
religion, language, culture, and
dwell on common territory as other

inhabitants of this nation? The
Black Belt is no exception, and I

will say that even here the Negroes
do not have geographical solidarity.

Take a glance at this data.

There are 1N9 counties in the
United States that have 51 percent
or more of the population Negro.
These counties are located in ele-

ven southern states, spattered from
Virginia to Texas. The total Negro
population in these l«i> counties is

3,04.1,219. The total white popula-
tion is 2,079,919. These counties
with Negro majorities constitute

only IT percent of the counties in

these eleven states. These states

are divided into l.fXiO counties.

Race Equality in the United States,

Self-Determination for West Indies,

Haiti and Africa
Communists must march for-

ward with the battle-cry of race

(quality. Not a moment can he
lost. The fascists have proclaimed
in both hemispheres a war of ex-

termination against the Jews and
nun Aryans. In the United States

lascist organizations are awaken-
ing, in Germany it is the Jew who
is faced with extermination at the

bands of the ruthless bloodhounds.
I u the United States, under the
s.oguu of "'Race Inferiority",

'•White Man's Burden", etc. the
fa-cists iind Ihe forces of reaction

have set the trap for the brutal

elimination of an "inferior" race
(Negroes). Only a broad, educa-
tional, agitational and revolution-

ary straggle for the realization of

race equality can save the Negro

Discussion Article

A Critique of the Stalinist Theory

Of Self-Determination

The following contribution to

our discussion on the Negro ques-

tion is written by it comrade,
formerly very active in the

League of Struggle for Negro
Hights in Kansas city. This is

the first article of a series by

comrade Williamson. Other con-

tiliutious, not exceeding 700 words
arc invited.—Ed.

* « •

The Stalinist theory of self de-

termination, or (he theory that the

official Communist Party believes

will make the Negro Share Crop-

lers lead a national agrarian revo-

lution in the southern section of

tiie luited States, despite the na-

tional attention that it is receiving,

is destined to failure of defeat.

Like most of the ventures of Brow-
der, it will not stand the acid test.

The theory was probably first

adopled by the corrupt misinformed
central committee of the Commun-
ist Party for the pui'ixise of streng-

thening Stalinism in the United
States and accelerating revolution-

ary developments throughout the

nation; but their false tactics and
approach to the question bus actu-

ally retarded the development and
growth of Communism among both

white and Negro workers.

Already the petty bourgeois Ne-

groes have seined and capitalized

upon fhe theory of self determina-
tion for the black belt in many sec-

tions of the country. The Pacific

Movement of the Eastern World,
with headquarters in St. Louis, Mo.,

recently organized by Japanese
agents in this country, seeking to

win the support of the Negro peo-

ple in case of war between the

('lilted States and Japan, and their

petty bourgeois Negro lackeys, who
are seeking freedom from the white
capitalist, so as to have more lib-

erty to rob the Negro worker, have
taken the theory of the black belt

Ii'Oiu the Stalinists and converted
it into the future black republic of

North America.
Self determination for the imag-

inary black belt extended to one of

the many national minorities of the
country, tends to convey the idea

of further separation of the so-

called races and is foreign to

Marxism. It is not iiossible under
capitalism and not necessary under
wuialism or communism.

However, when it comes to the
colonial peoples we are faSed with
an entirely different economic and
social problem. The colonial people
represent a national majority, have
a different language, in many re-

spects a different culture, different

customs and traditions from the

people in the imperialist country,
-and, as such, should be Riven the
right of self determination. (Tuba.

Hawaii and Haiti are such coun-
tries.

The American Negro, on the other
"hand, is so closely interwoven into

American custom and tradition that
we cannot do him and the cause
of world socialism or communism
justice by struggling for a Jim
€iow black republic in America
which will breed more antagonism
among blacks and whites.
Our fight, the fight of the Com-

munist League of America, shall.

therefore, lie for full social, politi-

cal and economic equality for the

Negro worker who is super-robbed

and exploited by white capitalism

in tbe United States. Each Bol-

shevik Leninist should make It his

or her duty to struggle against

lynching, Jimcrowism, and dis-

franchisement of his fellow Negro
worker. He should struggle for

equal opimrtunities in the basic

industries tor the Negro worker
who receives a lower wage than

the white worker, and for other

special demands, which if not

gained, will lower the living stand-

ard of botii groups of workers.

The theory of self determination

should be guarded against since It

will, in time, play into the "hands

of the American bourgeoisie who
will, in the future, oscillate appar-

ently to the left and use it. through

the assistance of their Negro bour-

geois allies, to further divide the

ranks of the American working
class which is gathering strength

and momentum.

However, we cannot overlook

the preen lious lot of the Negro
worker and its importance to the

American labor movement, but, at

the same time we must avoid a neo-

Garvey, Stalinist or nationalist ap-

proach lo the question. When pro-

perly made conscious of his class

itosition as a worker, the Negro
worker will contribute much to the

(evolutionary movement, especially

to the building of the Fourth In-

tel national. The great mistake

made by the Communist Party is:

in recruiting Negroes it recruits

them as a race and not as workers
tor the cause of Marxism. This

conveys the idea of Jimcrowism to

the Negro worker.—just what he is

trying fo avoid; and this is highly

personified in the Stalinist idea of

a black Jimerow Republic In the

south, or self determination for the

imaginary black belt. It is not clear

exactly why the Stalinists don't

support Marcus Garvey's Utopia

of black empire building in Africa.

Oh. perliatis it is cheaper to trans-

port them to the south than ship

tifteen million to Africa. It is a

polemic over ti nance, not theory.

Browder has oftlmes marvelled at

the number of Negroes who drift

into his party only to desert it.

These Negvo workers, like other

workers, find that their opinions

are brow-beaten and suppressed by

Browder and the Stalinist bureau-

cracy, and their only redress is a

vote with their legs.

The new revolutionary party of

communism in America, a part of

the Fourth International, must

adopt a different slogan to that of

the bankrupt Stalinist theory of

self determination. This slogan, let

me reiterate, should he for the full

social, economic and political equal-

ity for the Negro worker. Such a

slogan for the freedom of a nation-

al minority will be true Marxism.
This is the correct approach to the

(juestiou of national minorities and

will aid greatly in the building of

a new revolutionary party of genu-

ine communism for the purpose of

struggling tor power in the future.

—SIMON WILLIAMSON.

FALL TERM OF INTERNATIONAL WORKERS SCHOOL
TO OPEN OCTOBER 15th

The International Workers School will open at its new head-

quarters, 144 Second Avenue, on October 1st, with the following

courses;

I. ABO of Marxism Carl Cowl, Instructor

Every Friday at 8:00 P.M.

3. History and Principles of the International

Communists Max Shachtman

Every Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

4. State and Revolution Jack Weber
Every Monday at 8:00 P.M.

5. American History Felix Morrow
Every Wednesday at 8:00 P.M.

6. Elementary Marxian Economics Alfred Weaver

Every Friday at 8:00 P.M.

You are nrged to register now for whatever courses you are in-

t«ested In. Registrations are accepted dally at the office of the

school. Each course Is $1.50 for the complete term. Further Inform-

ation may 'be obtained by telephoning Gramercj 5-8624.

*

people from annihilation from the

strong-arm attacks of the fascist

hordes.

For War Against Our Own
Imperialists

It was Lenin who emphasized the

Idea of workers of advanced coun-

tries waging a sharp struggle

against their own imperialists for

Ihe freedom of the colonies. Our
Party must certainly correct itself

on this point. The Party did not

raise high the slogan of self-deter-

mination for Liberia and the West
Indies, and for Negro national min-

orities in South and Central Amer-
ica. England even today is busily

occupied attempting to utilize the

League of Robbers (League of Na-
tions) for the seizure of Liberia.

Italy has boldly shouted to the

world that it will make the Negro
kingdom of Abyssinia an Italian

colony. These are problems that

demand an immediate program of

action. The Central Committee and
our leading organs must under-

stand that regardless of language.

Ideology, customs, or what land the

Negro resides in, he is an oppressed

race. This fact alone makes It im-

perative that events in Liberia or

Abyssinia are of prime importance

to the Negroes of America.

The Trade Union Policy and its

Relation to the Negro Problem
The trade union field is conspic-

uous by the absence of a clear-cut

policy on Negro work. Our trade

union. T.I'.l'.L.. has failed to exert

influence among the Negro work-

ing people. This weakness can be

attributed to the traditional chau-
vinistic attitude of the American
trade union movement. The deser-

tion of the A. F. of L. hy our Party

and the attempt to build a dual

trade union, did not in the least

eradicate the distrust of the Negro
workers for the trade unions In

general. The Negro workers could

uot feel the so-called principle dif-

ference of the two trade union cen-

ters. Therefore, it was natural for

Negroes to accept the A. F. of I,, be-

cause of its sfrength and universal

recognition.

The Communists have this histor-

ic task : to wage an uncompromis-
ing tight for race equality and job

equality in the trade unions. The
Negroes will Judge the Communists
on the ability of the left-wing to

break down racial barriers in

trades, industries, professions where
Negroes are barred because of eol-

or. I'nless the Communists and
left-wing in the A. F. of L. speed

up the tight for race equality, un-

ionism will march in giant strides

to defeat.

COMRADES! Back into the A.

F. of L. ! Build the left-wing! Raise
to the sky the banner of race equal-

ity. By action convince the Negro
worker that they are welcome in

the unions as equal co-partners In

the common struggle for a decent

standard of living.

Democratic Centralism versus

Bureaucratic Centrism
What is the cause of the mistakes

outlined above? Since the depar-

ture of the Comintern from revolu-

tionary Internationalism, and the

adoption of tbe anti-Leninist theory

of "Socialism in One Country", the

bureaucracy, in order to maintain
power must do away with democra-
tic centralism, and push into the

background genuine workers' demo-
cracy in the Party.

This makes it impossible to pene-

trate with new ideas: takes away
all opportunities to discuss freely

within the Party the various differ-

ences which occur, and therefore

handicaps the practical application

of Communist work. The rule of

the bureaucrats chokes the initia-

tive of the rank and file, and under-

mines tbe very basis of a revolu-

tionary party.

The taking away from the mem-
bership of the right to participate

actively in the formulation of poli-

cies, strategy, and tactics, and of

electing Its committees freely, is a

definite break from the teachings

m Lenin. The leadership allows

only the viewpoint to be discussed,

and he who has an opinion which

differs from the official position is

immediately branded, and measures

are taken against him.

Is it possible to rectify these

mistakes from within? I am defi-

nitely of the opinion that it is not.

Experience has shown that the bu-

reaucrats will not permit criticism.

Any healthy criticism directed

against their policies Is met with

slanders, lies, and expulsions.

It is extremely difficult for a

worker-Communist who has devoted

tlve years to active participation in

the building of our Party, to break

with all those with whom he has

>hared common experience and
iitrugeie. No attempt to discredit

by slander can disprove the fact

of my work as indicated by my
record (Section Organizer C. P.:

District Agit-Prop. Director; Dis-

trict Organizer, L.S.N. H.: District

Secretary I.L.D.).

However, it gives me consolation

tint &11 honest revolutionists will

follow me and will be comrades-in-

arms In the building of a NEW
REVOLUTIONARY W O R K E RS"
PARTY and a New (Fourth) In-

ternational.

LONO LIVE THE EMANCIPA-
TION OF THE NEGRO RACE!
LONG LIVE THE PROLETARI-

AN REVOLUTION!
With Communist Greetings,

(Signed) JAMES W. WATSON

WORLD OF LABOR
NON-.HJURKSSION WITH A VENGEANCE

TIk? term non-aggression h;is been used to define

the united front pact between the Communist and
Socialist purt.v of Fiance. A document signed by

leading representatives of Ihe centrist parties in

question convinces ns that if anything, this descrip-

tion is an understatement. L'Huinaulte for Sept. IS

carries the decisions of a '"Coordination iiunmitfee.

instructed with the application of the unity pact. .
."

This committee met on Sept 11 at the Coofierative

House, Paris, In attendance were Cachin. Thorez,

and Leon Blum. Paul Fanre. Farmer, Lagorgette.

Descourtieux for the S. I'.

After smugly rubbing their hands over (he "re-

sults" of the united front, they arrive at the main

point under consideration and for which, undoubted-

ly the meeting wa- held. We quote from point II of

the document:

"The representatives of the two parties are in

agreement that for the loyal execution of the

pact, attacks directed against either one of the

two parties, even in the course of meetings or-

ganized separate!)' by eitlier one, should be sup-

pressed."

The readers of the Daily Worker will probably

remember that much mud was slung at us by one,

Harry Cannes for the decision of our youth section

to join the Young Socialists of France. With a stupid

wise-crack he dismissed the fact that the Young
Bolshevik-Leninists had renounced none of their

program and would continue the fight for Marxism
and a new Youth International within the efferves-

cent ranks of the French Yipseis. We had expected

nothing better from a Stalinist .scribbler who Is

paid for concocting the best slander against the Bol-

sheviks. Facts still speak louder than calumny, and
long quotations from I* Combat lies Jeunes were
reprinted in the Militant so that there be no doubr
as to the veracity of our statements. We rest our
case with the firm conviction that every honest revo-

lutionary worker can judge it on its merits and will

come to a position of agreement with us.

Now, let those that holler so loud about capitula-

tion to the social-democracy and couuter-revolution

explain to us how they are lighting the Blums and
the others when they agree not to attack them even

at tliair own meetings. Our light against the social

democracy, its principles and leaders, is to the bitter

end, regardless of whether this is done from within

or without. Tbe Stalinists, not for the first time-

-

remember the Anglo-Russian Committee—are tu a

love-feast with those they only yesterday branded ai
social-fascists, no criticism anywhere or anyplace.

We venture to say that, besides slander, there will

be no answer. With lights out and shades down th«
Stalinists enter a united front with the social demo-
crats on the one condition that the crimes of both
bureaucracies are smothered with silence. Thus the
great desire of the masses for united action against
Fascism is damiiened by the bureaucrats of both
parties whose agreement more and more resemble*

a thieves' pact.

» * •

STRIKE WAVE IN SOUTH AMERICA
The last few weeks have witnessed a decided in-

crease in the number, importance and intensity of
I labor struggles in practically every South American
country. The month of September was marked by
a series of large local strikes throughout BroKit,

culminating in the general strike st Para. The very
promising railroad strike in Colombia was run Into

the ground due to Inefficient leadership and organ-
izational looseness. Also in Colombia at the present
time an organizational campaign is under way in

preparation for a general strike of coffee workeri
throughout the country. Coffee is the principal ex-
port of Colombia.

Ecuador now comes to the fore with a general
strike in the textile industry which commenced on
September 29th and which Is now 100 per cent solid.

The textile strike has the unlimited backing oi the
whole organized labor movement of tbe republic and
a general strike on a national scale is quite possible.

* » •

BOLIVIAN COMMUNISTS THREATKNED WITH
DEATH PENALTY
On May 1, 1933, the Bolivian government made

the great "discovery" of a "communist plot destined
to destroy the infernal peace" (so necessary for the
carrying on of rhe Chaco war) "subsidized by Para-
guayan gold" In this manner "legal" means for

repressions against our Bolivian comrades in La Paz
were found! The few remaining comrades at that
time still in the city on the point of organizing an
anti-war protest demonstration for international

labor Day were placed under arrest.

From the very outset, the charges levelled against

our comrades were evidently based on framed up
evidence. It was claimed that they were attempting
to buy off rhe General Staff of the Bolivian Army,
conspiring in a small group, out of contact with the
masses and "preparing bombs and hand grenades,
some of which were found in their possession". Any
one with the least understanding of the tactics and
method of struggle used by communists can readily

see how ridiculous these charges were.

Meanwhile, making it impossible for them to He-

cure counsel, Duran Boger, Zubaleta, Cberoaga, Rod-
riguez, Rojas, Gallardo. Maraz, Moya Quiroga, Aba-
roa, Ozuna, Miranda, Cora and others were interned

In the "'Inquisitorial section" of the public jail, in

the section known as the ''guanay" where prisoner*
are even denied the ordinary essential services o!

prison hygiene. All communication with the outside

was forbidden as was any intervention of outside

persons Into the case. Their only recourse was the

hunger strike, under the most disastrous circum-
stances and without any outside support. Comrada
Abaroa died and the others became completely emac-
iated and broken In health. It was then that the

prisoners were granted defense counsel and provided

with beds and water.

Salamanca wants to "legitiinitize" the policies of

his regime through the blood of the Bolivian Com-
munists. Fascism is organized In the shadow of the

red scare and the ground is prepared tor future

massacres of the militant workers. The reality Is

that, the weakness of our comrades at the present,

time serves the purposes of the bourgeoisie admirably.

The State Attorney is now demanding the death

penalty against our imprisoned comrades, for the

crime of organizing the anti-war struggle of the loll-

ing masses aainst the Chaco slaughter.

The pollvlan comrades, beaten to the ground and
crushed beneath the militarist hoot, gagged under
the Military Code, have no other jiossiblllty of de-

fense than the international action of the mflltant

workers of other countries. Only demonstration!

and mass actions of the workers on an international

scale can save them.

The Chilean Communist Left, has called on all

working class organizations to back up the interna-

tional campaign for the defense and support of the

workers of Bolivia and Paraguay against the lmper>.

laHit war in the Chaco.
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Stalinists in a Panic as Organization

OfNew Party in U. S. Approaches
The Central Committee of the

Stalinist party is greatly worried.

To be more exact, it is panic-

stricken. Nothing else can explain

the bombardment of frenzied abuse

suddenly launched in the official

communist proas against the "Trot-

skyists" and the American Workers

Party.

In the first place, the situation

inside the Communist party makes

it imperative for the leadership im-

posed upon it to distract attention

from their disgraceful mismanage-

ment. The widely heralded San

Francisco general strike has turned

to ashes in the mouth of the Stal-

inist*. The complete ineffective-

ness of the party in the textile

strike—largest struggle in the his-

tory of the American working class

—is too patent to be explained

away, nor has the leadership yet

made any attempt to do so. In four

of the most dramatic struggles of

recent times, in Toledo, Milwaukee,

Minneapolis and Kohier, the Com-

munist party was as invisible as

an infra-red ray. The strike it

tried to call on the New York wat-

erfront proved to be an unmitigated

debacle. The whole trade union

policy of the party is being dras-

tically revised, without apparent

rhyme or reason and certainly

without explanation, and the much-

va anted "red" unions are being

liquidated in the dark of the moon

at a faster and more artificial pace

than they were created in the first

place. The results of the great

post-con vention membership drive:

are a downright catastrophe: 1T,-

000 members joined the party in the.

first seven months of this year, at

the end of which, however, the

party has 4,000 fewer members

than when the drive began ; that

is, the Stalinist bureaucracy and

Its policies have driven out of the

party an average of 3,000 members
per month in the first part of 1934.

In any normally functioning work-

ing class organisation, a leadership

which cannot produce a better ac-

counting of its stewardship than

this, would be driven out of its

posts and perquisites without even

the three days of grace usually .ac-

corded all bankrupts.

A Decadent Party

There are, besides, other pheno-

mena which give the leadership

sleepless nights, and cause the ser-

ious party member to stop for sober

reflection. At one time, whatever

revolutionary progress was visible

i» the American working class,

crystallized around the Communist

parry. The Stalinized party, how-

ever, has lost its revolutionary

force of attraction. A tempestuous

leftward evolution of the ranks of

the Socialist party is taking place,

with thousands of Socialist work-

ers and youth moving rapidly to-

wards Marxism. But not only does

this movement pass by the Stalin-

ists, but it 1s directed against them.

Where, a decade ago, it was fell

clearly or instinctively by the

awakening Socialist workers that

their move to the left was logically

in the direction of the Third In-

ternational and its parties, they

feel today that they would be

stepping out of the frying pan and

into the lire if they broke from re-

formism only to join hands with

decadent Stalinism. They are there-

fore seeking or groping for a nerr

rallying center.

This is even more plainly evident

in the movement for a new party

and :i new International in the

United States. We are on the eve

of the consummation, in this coun-

try, of the most progressive step

taken in the American working
class movement for years. Coming
though they did from different di-

rections, the militants of the Amer-

ican Workers Party and the Com-
munist League of America have

thought and fought their way
through, along different forks in

the road to a unification which

makes it possthle for them to march
with swelled forces along a single

path and under a single banner.

Joined together, the two organiza-

tions are now taking the last steps

preparatory to the formal launch-

ing of the new party in the United

States, the party of revolutionary

Marxism.

Founded on Marxism

For the first time in many a

year, a party will appear on the

acene in this country which can

boldly assert and prove its claim

to be the revolutionary vanguard

of the proletariat. It will not be

the issue of a bureaucratic combin-

ation, but a solid structure based

upon a thoughtfully worked out
prflgram. This program will be

found to contain those fundamental
ideas of Marx and Lenin which
guarantee the revolutionary Integ-

rity of the party and its driving

force. These ideas will not be di-

luted or perverted, as they have
been by the existing radical parties

Of labor, but reinforced by the

lessons of the struggles, the victor-

ies and defeats, that the world pro-

letariat has experienced in the last

twenty years. From the very out-

set, therefore, the new party will

he equipped with an invincible

sword, and it will confidently

challenge the existing parties for

the leadership of the American
working class.

Whatever doubts may have ex-

isted on this score have been ban-

ished by the prolonged howl of

rage that h#s risen from the Stal-

inist camp as soon as It became
clear that the launching of the new
party was already assured. Just

as the Roman emperors sought to

turn the wrath of the masses from

the cause of their hunger to the

vicarious thrill of the gladiatorial

combats in the lion's arena, the

Stalinist proconsuls are trying to

work up a veritable lynching cam-
paign against the new party so

that their own membership may
forget for a day the cruel political

existence to which they are con-

demned.

The Mind of a Bureaucrat

And what a contemptible cam-
paign it Is that the panic-stricken

Stalinists have launched! The bu-

reaucrat's mind is worthy of a

definitive study. He cannot judge

a political event politically. Hav-
ing himself received his post and
the not undesirable emoluments of

office as bounty for subservience

and booty from a plot of usurpers,

he can conceive of a political move-
ment directed against his ideas

only as an insidious plot of other

bureaucrats. Like man created his

various gods, the bureaucrat cre-

ates all politicians and all politics

in his own image. His policeman's

mind, which qualifies him to office

under -Stalinism, cannot see beyond
the horizon imposed upon him from

above and imposed by him upon
those over whom he holds sway in

turn. Equipped with magistrate's

powers and sin ample stock of

abuse, he sallies forth against the

enemy. The more worried he is,

the more abusive and less intelli-

gible he hecomes.

This Is how the Stalinist bureau-

cracy has greeted the new party.

The leading editorial of the Daily

Worker on the fifteenth anniversary

of the Communist party (0-20-34)

thus devoted itself to a solemn
warning. To whom? To the—don't

laugh!—-honest but misguided rank

and file counter-revolutionists and
bourgeois nationalists in the two

organizations which are preparing

to fuse. "We must warn the work-
ers who follow Muste and his A.W.
P. against a trap that is being laid

for them by their leaders—the trap

of counter-revolutionary "Trotsky-

ism." But that is not all. "To the

few misguided workers who still

follow the Trotskyists" (come,

come, isn't it a bit indecent thus

to dig up again the dead body of

Trotskyism which has now been
disinterred sixteen times—by actual

count—-in the columns of the Stal-

inist press?) an earnest word of

advfee is also proferred. Beware,

for the counter-revolutionists, in

turn, "are leading you into organic

unity with Muste, the champion of

bourgeois nationalism". Why, from
the standpoint of the Daily Worker,
there is anything reprehensible in

the counter-revolutionists Joining

hands with the bourgeois national-

ists, is not entirely clear. Nor will

we press the point, for as Thomas
Paine once said : "To argue with a

man who has renounced the use and
authority of reason is like adminis-

tering medicine to the dead."

"Armyless Generals"

A few days later, the news writer

of the Daily Worker, either ignor-

ant of the startling editorial dis-

covery of honest rank and file coun-

ter-revolutionists and bourgeois na-
tionalists who make up the ranks

of the C.L.A. and A.W.P., or else

operating on the theory that your
front page should not know what
your back page is doing, reports

from Paterson that the speakers at

a silk workers' meeting there were
"A. J. Muste, purveyor of Fascist

(Oops!) doctrines" and James Can-
non, "Trotsky1st renegade", and
that "textile worker after textile

worker made clear his distrust of

the two armyless generals of social

fascism".

Now, if no armies are involved,

what is all the disturbance for?

In its letter to the young Socialists

explaining why it is opposed to in-

cluding the young Trotskyism in

the united front, the Stalinist youth
organization declares that the Trot-

skyists have no masses and there-

fore should not be Included in the
united front. If the Trotskyists

and Musteites are armyless, why
the plaintive wail of the Daily
Worker against the latter for hav-
ing rejected a united front with
the Communist party?

It hecomes increasingly clear that

abuse and foam at the mouth are
not exactly conducive to clarity.

At any rate, we may be permitted
to doubt the effectiveness of such
appeals made by the Stalinists to

the honest scoundrels and rogues
of the rank and file.

Not satisfied, however, with dig-

ging up the body of Trotskyism, the
Stalinists have exhumed the corpse
of Alexander Bittelman and
brought it. Into play against the
new party. Asking Bittelman to

lead the campaign Is like calling

the members of the Grand Army
of the Republic to the colors for a
war In 1935. Bittelman, it was
generally thought (by some, with
a feeling of relief), had been per-
manently silenced after the Stalin-

ist* exiled him to the Kirghis Sov-
iet Republic in 1939 for having
labored too effectively to wreck the
American Communist party. He is

making up for that silence now.

In the Daily Worker of October

17, Bittelman explodes a "bomb-

shell" called
—"Does the American

Workers Party Know With 'What'

It Is Uniting?" The title perfectly

expresses his deep and tender con-

cern over the fate of the party of

bourgeois nationalism. Addressing

himself to the little infants of the

A.W. P., he conjures up before them
the dread image of the Trotskyist

bogeyman who will get them if

they don't watch out. We know
that none of our readers will be-

lieve us, but good eyesight and

simple truth compel us to report

that what Bittelman is so terribly

exercized about, and is trying to

exercize his readers about, is the

lack of democracy in the ranks of

the Trotskyists and a malevolent

plan by "Cannon-Shaehtman and

Co." to trick the honest rank and

file vanguard of the bourgeois

counter-revolution and the honest

rank and file vanguard of bourgeois

nationalism into joining whatever

the latest Stalinist thesis calls the

Socialist party the vanguard of.

Burglary Again

Proof? Ah, this time Bittelman

has ample proof. His second-story

men and pickpockets did their last

job some six years ago when they

and stole our documents and pos-

tage stamps. They have now done

another bit of revolutionary mass
work. A few letters exchanged be-

tween League members were stolen

by some light-fingered expert of

the C. P., thus affording Bittelman

the opportunity to quote some torn-

out sentences from them in a

breath-taking Hearstian exposure

guaranteed to impress anybody be-

low the mental age of seven. In

stirring, lucid prose, the Trotsky-

ists are convicted of planning to

enter the Socialist party for the

purpose of reforming the Second
International, and of having, mean-

while, abolished all traces of infer-

nal democracy.

Let us see how matters stand.

1. The French section of the

International Communist League

has entered (is a faction, with its

own program and paper, into the

French Socialist party, for reasons

clearly set out in the columns of

the Militant and the New Interna-

tional. Even in France, however,

despite the unique situation that

has necessitated this step, our

comrades have not put forward the

slogan of "reform of the Second
International" Just the contrary.

As is known to our readers who
saw a translation of it, the leading

political article in the first number
of the paper issued by our comrades

after entering the S- P-, contained

a vigorous polemic against the idea

of "reforming the Second" and in

favor of the Fourth International.

2. As Bittelman, and anyone

else concerned, are perfectly aware,

our international organization, and
our official organ in the United

States, have pointed out explicitly

that the road our French comrades
were obliged to take, is not the

road which the American situation

requires us to take. In the United

States, a far more favorable con-

dition exists and makes it possible

and necessary for the revolutionary

Marxists to proceed immediately to

launch their own independent poli-

tical party. No serious person would
even think of making the proposal

in our ranks that the C.L.A. should

join the American Socialist party.

Such a proposal would be met with
the Stiff opposition of 99.44 percent

Of the membership, from bottom to

top.

Bittelman's Lies

3. "It is a fact," writes Bittel-

man, "that Cannon peddles around
the Idea of the 'reform of the Sec-

ond International'." What Bittel-

man calls a fact is properly called

in comrade Spector's letter "wholly
unintelligible" : to be more accur-

ate, this "fact" is a stupid lie man-
ufactured out of the whole cloth.

An equally stupid He is the story

thai the New York membership
"voted against a proposal for entry

into the Y.P.S.L.". The member-
ship never voted for It and never
voted against it, for the simple rea-

son that no such proposal was ever

put before the membership.
4. Bittelman sheds tears over

the lack of democracy in the C.L.A.

as copiously and genuinely as a
Hollywood actress. In general, It

must tflke a monumental effrontery

and ft forehead triple-sheathed In

brass for Stalinist functionaries

even to talk about party democracy,
after the world-wide trail of devas-

tation they have left in the work-
ing class movement in the last ten

years with their scourge of bureau-
cratism.

Bittelman reads a number of

letters dealing with internal affairs

of our League, but they are as In-

comprehensible, simply and literal-

ly as incomprehensible to him as
though he were examining the cune-
iform script on the Rosetta stone.

It. is physiologically impossible for

the mind of the Stalinist official to

grasp what such letters represent.

The "monolithic" unanimity pre-

vailing in the Stalinist party is

considered by Its leaders as the nor-

mal state of a working class or-

ganization. It is a unanimity vio-

lently Imposed trom above, rigidly

enforced by bureaucratic machina-
tions which strangle the party and
deteriorate all who breathe its poi-

soned atmosphere. The Stalinist,

official has reached a point where
it is simply inconceivable to him
that any member shall have the

right (or the temerity!) to express

a view conflicting with the one

that has the sacro-sanction of the

day. That among the "counter-

revolutionary Trotskyists" there

Should be comrades, in the ranks

and in the leading committees, who
not only have differing views, or

sharp criticisms to make, but who
also feel themselves free to write

them down on paper without fear

that a bureaucratic axe will

promptly descend upon their neck

—that represents the kind of a

normal world from which Bittelman

and Co. have so long ago departed

that It strikes them as unreal.

A Startling "Discovery"

We have disputes and differing

views in our ranks ! That's Bittel-

man's self-startling discovery. We
say: thank god we have! So has

every organization with two men
in it, even the Stalinist party. The

difference between us and the C.P.

is that: In the C.L.A. these differ-

ences are freely put forward, de-

veloped, mutually criticized, dis-

cussed without fear of rude and

disloyal punishments. Consequent-

ly a healthy and sound decision is

arrived at. In ttie C.P., differences

exist, but woe betide him who has

differences with Stalin and his di-

rect representative, Browder, who
is responsible to and removable by

nobody but the man who appointed

him! Who knows this hetter than

Bittelman himself? For what "de-

viation from the party line" was he

compelled to do penance in Russian

exile, deliberately removed from

participation in the life and work

in his own party? For what crime

of lese majeste against Browder, to

take another of many, many ex-

amples, was Weinston'e kicked out

of the party's political center and

packed off to I>etroit as district

organizer—sent "to pick peaches in

Georgia" as the cynical expression

of American politics would put it?

Why are the once members of the

almighty Political Bureau—Minor,
Hathaway, Foster, Bedacht — no

longer members of it ?

And in the course of the reply

we await from him, will Bittelman

further enlighten us as to why the

party's secret service is used not

only to ferret out spies, but also to

hunt down members whose revolu-

tionary integrity Is above question

tint who are suspected of meeting

secretly with other comrades In a

faction"? Why is it that party

members and party "leaders" who
are dissatisfied with the Browder

regime, are compelled to confine

their views to inaudible whispers

behind private walls and windows

with shades pulled to the bottom-
that is, when they dare even to

whisper.

Why does the Daily Worker con-

tinue to pour sulphur and brim-

stone on the Lovestone! tea, while

the party leadership meets secretly,

without the knowledge of the mem-
bership, with representatives of the

Lovesione group to discuss a very

highly "principled" (no doubt! no

doubt!) reunion?

One could go on endlessly with

a wearisome piling up of tacts, too

well known to all, about the de-

mocracy that flourishes in the C.P.

nowadays. But this will do for the

moment, especially when contrasted

with the procedure in the C.L.A.

Negotiations in Open

Our negotiations with the com-
rades representing the A.W.P. have
nrit only been public (even to read-

ers of the Militant) from the very

beginning, but have been the sub-

ject of an extensive and intensive

discussion in our ranks which has

produced that firmness on the ques-

tion which prevails throughout the

League today. (Were Bittelman

able to witness the warm, vigorous

and intensive ideological and politi-

cal internal life of ouv League, in

contrast with the tomb-like "calm"

and listlessness of the C.P. units

about which the Stalinists them-

selves complain with some bewil-

derment, he would undoubtedly be

shocked into an even greater Inco-

herence than was produced in him
by the purloined letters !) Our
communications to the A.W. P.,

their replies, our mutual criticisms

—all appeared in the columns of

our press, where the working class

public could read them and know
what is going on. The views of

our National Committee in favor

of the speediest possible merger
with the A.W.P. to found a new
party on the principles of revolu-

tionary Marxism, were communi-
cated in detaii to every single

branch, many months ago, in the

course of a tour by a N.C. represen-

tative who met with every com-
rade, who put forward the position

of the leading committee, who in-

vited and received the broadest

discussion, and who ended up with

the reminder that no comrade was
called upon to commit himself as

yet by vote on the fundamental
question until he had had the

greatest opportunity to reflect on

the matter and to study all the

documents involved. In our main
branch. New York, direct oral re-

ports on each step In the progress

of the negotiations and discussions

with the A.W.P. were periodically

delivered by the National Commit-
tee, with every member having

ample opportunity to present his

view more than once. Tn artditi.-ui,

a complete thesis giving our fun-

damental View in favor of the im-

mediate launching of a new. inde-

pendent revolutionary party In

9 NcgroBoys

Need United

Movement
(Continued from Page I)

Which does not solve the major

problems confronting every enemy

of lynching. Here is a case which

has widespread sympathy, and no-

where In the country, not even in

Northern cities where there are

large blocks of discontented Negro

workers, are there organized masses

ready to go into action on behalf

of the victims marked out by .Judge

Lynch.

Last week the Militant suggested

that only a new and broader de-

fense movement could save the boys

after the vicious blows dealt it by

the I.L.D.'s erstwhile hero, Mr.

U'ibowltz.

There are a number of interesting

aspects to this offer. In the first

place, it comes not from the I.L.D.

to the S.I*., but from a local com-
mittee of one to a local committee

of the other. This does not mean

that the. Stalinists are reverting for

flip moment to last year's theory of

the "honest middle functionaries"

of the "social-fascist" party? No.

It merely means that they hope to

use the S.P. in *^Iew York to .stage

a couple of big demonstrations

without submitting to anybody

else's examination or control the

general conduct of the case now
in the hands of the I.L.D.'s national

office.

Another point of interests is that

the I.L.D. does not issue a general

call for a united front. In the old

days it used to splash such a call

in the Daily Worker and append to

it a hit uf acceptances from the

W.I.R., Icor and whatnot. Now It

simply sends a letter to the S.P.

It wants an I.LD.-S.P. united front,

and nobody else allowed.

The reason is clear. More than

in any other field at present, the

I.L.D. does not want to face the

Communist League, We aloue, of

it 11 workers' orgs nidations, called

the turn on Leibowltz eighteen

months before he showed his hand

in all frankness; we alone criticized

the I.L.D. for its .smug association

with this scoundrel. Little wonder

that the I.L.D. wants a closed cor-

poration for the Scottsboro de-

fense i

If the I.L.D. is really serious. It

will give up such monkeyshines,
make room in the defense move-

ment for every interested organiza-

tion, share the control of the case

through a joint committee, and

make possible a real mass campaign
for the Scottsboro boys. The C.L.A.

will back such a movement to the

limit.

Industrial Union Move
Checked by Right Wing

(Continued from Page 1)

agreement with the A.W. P.. was
sent to every member for the pre-

convention period, and it has been

the subject of thorough discussion

in our ranks since that time. Our
convention will finally express the

freely-arrived at decision of the

membership, which elects its own
delegates, Mr. Bittelman, for we
have no Browder to appoint all the

delegates as he did for the late,

tmlamented Cleveland convention of

the C.P.

Bittelman is right on one point.

It is these democratic methods that

we shall "seek to install" in the

new party. Bittelman, who lias

long ago lost the right, the ability,

and finally the desire, to express

an independent opinion in his party,

and Is consequently completely

dumbfounded to see one expressed

elsewhere, Is entitled to the kind

of regime that prevails in his or-

ganization. Without envy or reser-

vations, we grant it to him freely

—all of it. We grant it to him even

though the gift is not ours to

present, because few men ever de-

served it more richly.

* *

Meanwhile, it is not fair to al-

low the Stalinists to nurture illu-

sions which will produce nothing

but disappointmen t. Their panic-

stricken appeals to the "honest

rank and file" of the two organiza-

tions are meeting with the ridicule

they merit. They are not dealing

with little infants who are easily

frightened by bogeymen, or with

deluded serfs. In both organiza-

tions, they are confronted with ser-

ious revolutionary workers, who
have not jumped quickly at conclu-

sions, but who have reflected earn-

estly and long and with open eyes

and minds. If it is traps they are

to avoid, they know that the traps

are the ones represented by social

reformism on one side and Stalin-

ism on the other, traps in which
the mangled bodies of the Chinese,

German, Austrian and other work-
ers have already been caught. They
are ready to break with the Great

Organizers of Defeats. Confident

and sure-footed, armed with the

Invincible weapons of revolutionary

Marxism, they are determined to

build In this country the Great
Organizer of Victory.

—MAX SHACHTMAN.

form, the antiqated and outlived

craft issues. In its direct sense this

dispute represents the squabble of

the officials for control of spoils.

But beneath it is the more funda-

mental question of a movement as

a whole getting into motion with

the workers in this one section,

who are hard hit by the protracted

slump in the industry, pressing for

a way out. The officials know no

other way than the protection of

craft interests, of one craft against

another which they intensify as the

pressure increases. The bricklay-

ers, carpenters and electrical work-

ers unions have for some time been

outside of the Building Trades De-

partment. They now insisted on

remittance, but met the opposition

from officials of the other building

trades unions who hoped thereby

the better to control award of jur-

isdictional claims for their specific

crafts to certain kind of work
which has been changed by new
industrial processes.

Parenthetically it may be re-

marked, that if and when any de-

gree of recovery in the industry by

a resumption of building should ap

pear, it is certain to be under new

and much further improved tech-

nical processes which will perhaps

altogether wipe out the old craft

basis and impose much more acute-

ly the need for a change of union

organization form also in this in-

dustry.

li is on this general background

only of changes and regronpments

that one can understand the divided

positions of an ideologically united

officialdom. John L. Lewis, the

outright reactionary who made it

his main task some time ago to

drive out of the mining industry a

couple of hundred thousand «f coal

miners for whom no jobs were
available, who has lived high on

enormous bribes paid by the oper-

ators for his keeping one section of

miners at work while other .sec-

tions were on strike, became the

most ardent sponsor and spokesman
for the industrial union move.

Closely allied with him on this

question was Howard, the president

of the Typographical union, who
has many times proved himself a

most bitter foe of industrial union-

ism in the printing industry. Es-

sentially, however, the adoption of

the proposition Is due to rank and

file pressure. The new unions in

the mass production industries have

made this demand in no uncertain

terms. Some progressive couces-.

sions had to be given to the grow-

ing working class militancy lest it

would seek its own way out. But

it should not be overlooked that

many A. F. of L. officials favored

the industrial union proposition in

the hope that this would provide a

lietter baeis for peaceful relations,

less strikes and more satisfactory

bargaining possibilities of give-

and-take when facing the powerful

owners of the mass production in-

dustries.

Rogues Gallery of "Progressires"

Following upon the adoption of

the industrial union resolution

came the decision to enlarge the

Executive Council from its former

thirteen members to eighteen. John
L. Lewis, who had thundered from

the platform that the Industrial un-

ion question "had to do with the

destiny and future success of the

American labor movement" also

sponsored the council measure. He
insisted that the proposed change
would signify a more militant or-

ganization policy and found sup-

port from Daniel Tobin, the head of

the teamsters union, who had prev-

iously castigated the hundreds of

thousands of new recruits in the A.

F. of L. as "rubbish", and who
condones a system in his union of

officials putting through their elec-

tions for life. Tobin's reactionary

attack upon the Minneapolis strike,

upon the organ tail tion of local 574

and its leadership, is too well

known to Militant readers to re-

quire any further comment.
William Ilutchesoti, the president

of the carpenters union, who could

never be expected to agree to any-

thing that would look like a more
militant organization policy, sup-

ported this proposal of Lewis, ap-

parently for the reason that the

rival officials in cont rol of the

Building Trades Department op-

posed it. It may be a good guess

that the .same reason was respon-

sible for Hutchcson's support of

resolution number 141. This reso-

lution, which was adopted despite

the organization committee's report

of non-concurrence, calls for the

expulsion of unions which do not

comply with the demand for dis-

continuance of all discrimination

against Negroes.

Adding Pitch to Black

Looking over the new additions

to the Executive Council, which
include Lewis, Hutcheson, Tobin

and Berry of the Pressmens Union,

any illusions of a more militant or-

ganization policy emanating from
this enlarged hierarchy should soon

disappear. Every step in organiz-

ation, the actual penetration of the

mass production industries as well

as the militant strikes, have all

come into motion by the sweep of

the rank and file workers recogniz-

ing the need for organization, ready

to fight for it and literally tearing

down all the barriers and obstacle*

put In their road by these reaction-

aries.

In the debate on the council en-

largement measure none of the

sponsors were the least backward
about holding up the threat of a

rebellions rank and file. That was
the crux of all of the serious prob-

lems before the convention. The
reluctant forward moves agreed to

by the official family was entirely

due to fears of this threat. The
rank and file now in motion is

miles ahead of their leaders who
will lake small steps and only by
compulsion, sabotaging, cheating

and betraying on the way. This

rank and file in motion is the hope
for the future. Powerful has been

its effects already without any. or

at least with very little and very

scattered conscious direction and
without a nationally organized left

wing or progressive group. To
create such a direction and to build

such a group [s now ole most im-

portant task.

—ARNE SWABECK.

// //

The regular October number of

Young Spartacna is on the press.

It will include the major draft res-

olutions for the national convention

of the S.Y.L., articles on the cur-

rent events here and abroad, a sum-
mary or the latest developments In

the world youth movement (France,

Spain, Belgium), articles on the Y.

P.S.L. reprinted from the special

New York Issue as well as light

educational features.

The Basis of the

Youth Problem
(Continued from Page 2)

ing class, it has not a policy of its

own, a special economy, etc., which

would demand a formation of spe-

cial youth organizations correspon-

ding to the respective organizations

of the whole class. To bring one

section of the class in so sharp a

contrast to the other, would be a

peculiar syndicalism. The youth

movement need not look for a par-

railel in all the adult labor organ-

izations. The young communist
leagues are by no means young
communist parties. THE YOUNG
COMMUNIST MOVEMENT IS A
SPECIAL FORM OF THE LABOR
MOVEMENT, a school of commu-
nism, where the young proletariat

is educated with the idea of being

able to understand and PARTICI-
PATE IN ALL THE OTHER
FORMS OF THE LABOR MOVE-
MENT. In this work the Young
Communist League takes care to

emphasize what are the tasks of

the other forms of the labor move-

ment which are nearest to. and
most readily understood by the

youth.

"For this reason the Young Com-
munist League has taken up poli-

tical and educational work as also

the economic struggle. It partici-

pates in the activities of the parties

and trade unions, Soviets and other

labor organizations. This Is what
the militant school of communism
stands for, what the young commu-
nist movement stands for."

The youth organization must be
broad enough to draw into its ranks

wide masses of young workers. One
need not be a communist in order

to become a member of a young
communist organization. It is only

necessary to accept the class strug-

gle. To construct the theory that

the youth organization Is a highly

political organization, necessitating

the creation of "broad youth clubs"

(as some comrades In the United

States wish to do) Is to misunder-

stand the youth question, and leads

directly to the tendency toward
creating a "youth party". In real-

ity there is no need to create spe-

cial "Marxian Educational Clubs",

as a bridge to the young communist
organization. At best the separa-

tion is artificial ; at its worst, It

creates a decidedly false concep-

tion of the character of the youth
organization. The youth organiza-

tion is a BROAD one; It Is a
TRAINING GROUND! But while

broad in the sense herein described,

it is not a loose, amorphous body
open to consciously hostile political

elements among the youth. It must
be so constructed as to permit In

its ranks all types of working
youth, making possible to train

Uiem for the Party. In this way
the youth organization constantly
supplies reserves for the Party.

Stretch-Out Okayed
(Continued from Page 1)

Sept. 21—there is no cause for

great rejoicing. This order must be
enforced, which means if the em-
ployers are willing there will be
no further speed-up and if not—an
investigation.

But our guess is that even George
( "twist-the -facts" ) Sioan will not
raise too much of a howl at this

"order". The great surplus of tex-

tile goods in the stockrooms and
warehouses will tend to make the
mill owners favorably inclined to

the order and the workers will not
be "stretched-out" completely.

On February 1, 1035, when the
order expires, the stocks-on-hand
will probably be exhausted and the
bosses will need a new order of

stretch-out and speed-up. On this

date the Board will "develop a
sound method and adequate organ-
ization for work assignments. . .

."

If we can Judge by present stand-

ards "sound methods" to any Roos-
evelt Board means the highest rate

of profit for the bosses which in

turn entails the greatest slavery for

the workers.

The speed-up—if it depends on
the bosses and their friend in the
White House—is not coming to an
end, but just beginning.
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P. L Bersoff, Rat Chieftain

Brags of Scabbing in Press
"The profits of strike breaking

have been large," says P. L. Berg-
off, king of the scabs, in the second
of his signed articles on "I Break
Strikes!" appearing in the New
York Post,

"My biggest job was with the

Erie Railroad In the shopmen's
strike of 1920. . . . The Erie paid
about $2,000,000 for that Job.

"Theodore Shouts, president of
Interborough Rapid Transit Com-
pany . . . paid my organization over
$1,000,000 to break the 1010 sub-
way strike. (The cost of which in-

cldently was met by the people of
New York City In the form of taxes.

—Ed.)

"The Brooklyn-Manhattan Tran-
sit Company cheerfully paid us

$700,000 for our work during the
1920 strike. The City of New York
claimed my services durfng two
street-cleaners' strikes. The United
States Government has used my
services."

These and other startling revela-

tions, Bergoff makes cheerfully and
proudly. For social awareness, for

appreciation of the realities of class

struggle, for sound understanding
of the social function of crime and
racketeering In capitalist society, it

is hard to Improve upon this arch-
scab, who was ever willing to "tell

all" whenever he could get anyone
to listen to him.

Now a respectable newspaper
gives ear, and here is some of the

dirt Bergoff spills:

On every big Job there are mus-
clemeu to rake in the side grafts,

such as "the chap that takes care

of the dining room service, and an-
other who takes core of the kit-

chen."

"Another man sets up his little

tobacco and cigarette stand on the
premises. He practically has a
monopoly, for the men's movements
while on strike duty are limited.

I* he gets a chance to peddle a

little booze on the side, he does
that too.

The big boss in every racket has
to permit his lieutenants their spe-

cial rakeoffs. That is axiomatic in

gangster circles. Accordingly, it Is

no surprise to find Berkoff viewing
mildly these minor devtatlonsfrom
the main grim business of his "pro-

fession".

The main business, however, is

clearly indicated in the Bergoff

memoirs. His agency does not
merely supply scabs to fill the place
of the strike breakers, but primar-
ily thugs to murder the strikers.

"Moat of the strikebreakers are
soldiers of fortune. They don't

really want to work in most cases.

What they want is excitement and

easy money. . . . Frequently we have
to equip our guards with weapons
of defense and offense. Our activi-
ties in this connection today must
be treated as a 'trade secret'.

"In the old days we maintained
an arsenal. We had 2,500 rifles

with plenty of ammunition. A cou-
ple of thousand nightsticks and
clubs were always at hand. . . .

Today we keep pace with modern
requirements".

"Keeping pace with modern re-
quirements" refers to tear gas and
sub-machine guns.

Bergoff is highly indignant at
Governor Talmadge, who "ham-
pered his work" (I.e. cut In on his
racket) by sending out the National
Guard in the recent textile strike.

"Our men were sent at the request
of W. D. Anderson of the Bibb Man-
ufacturing Company," Bergoff com-
plains, with a great air of injured
pride. "He said he preferred one
of our men to ten of the National
Guard."

Out of alt these revelations, em-
erge certain faefs of Interest and
usefulness to the working class.

One need not trouble long to discov-
er the reason why Bergoff spills

the beans. He is not altogether
the big shot he pretends to be.

There are serioits competitors, in-

cluding the National Guard. Berg-
off can stand a little advertisement.
But the main points with which

we are concerned are these:

In the first place, against the
natural solidarity of the working
class it Is necessary to maintain a
private army recruited irom the
lumpen proletariat—not to fill the
places of strikers (which they can
never do) but to terrorize them by
gangster methods. And despite

Bergoffs boasts, these rats are In-

adequate. Hence, the National
Guard.

Again, this mobile body of strike-

breakers operates to weaken the

morale of the workers by giving
the superficial appearance that
their Jobs can he easily filled.

These scabs are unlit as workers

;

they can never man the machines,
but they enable the boss to print

statements, which the newspapers
seize upon eagerly, to the effect

that th places of the strikers are
60 per cent, or SO per cent or 90
per cent filled. These thugs are the

workers we hear about, to protect

whom, it Is necessary to call out the
police force, the army and navy.

Thirdly, the Bergoffs, and their

slimy army of stambleburas and
cutthroats are as essential to the

operation of industry for the capi-

talists as are the top-hatted boards

of directors.

PRICE 2 CENTS

What is Happening
In the C.P.

ntlltaat will print startling documents and material

Beginning with its next issue, the MILITANT will
begin the publication of a series of articles, docu-
ments ami other material on what Is going on behind
the scenes of th* Communist Party of the United
States, which are sure to arouse the keenest interest
and discussion in the entire radical movement.
The series is of a nature that concerns not only the

members of the Ct mmunist party but deals with ques-
tions that are of importance to every acthe worker
in the labor and revolutionary movements of the
country. The documents and material which will be
printed eititer in ivhole or in part have been carefully
concealed from the membership of the C. P. up to
now, so as to keep them in the dark about the real
status of the problems and tasks confronting them
and the actual oenditiotts of the internal regime ex-
isting in their party.
The MILITANT is in a position to guarantee fully

the authenticity of the material it now has on IisimI.
It has been recehed by »s from a quarter absolutely
trustworthy, and whose reliability is further con-
firmed by the contents of the documents themselves.
Do you remember the notorious "Japanese cam-

paign" of the Communist party, whose central slogan—"Drive out the Japanese ambassador!"—created
sneh a scandal in the revolutionary movement? What
were the circumstances in which this campaign was
conceived? To lvhat extent were our criticisms at
that time justified? What did the Exeeutive Com-
mittee of the Communist International liave to say
abou it alter? Our first installment next week will
present the truth about this campaign for the first
time.

Do you remember the "bonus march" to Washing-
ton? What were the disputes inside the Communist
party on this Issue? What did the Communist Inter-
national have to say about THAT question? You will
get the answer in the Columns of the MILITANT.
What is going on in the ranks of the upper circles,

the "top" leadership of the Communist party? What
are the intrigues and chicanery by which "leaders"
are made and unmade? by which once "prominent"
figures suddenly vanish from the political arena? by
which General Secretaries are manufactured? by
which critics and potential critics are "liquidated"?

How is a C. P. convention actually organized now-
adays by tlie Stalinist bureaucracy? Does the mem-
bersltip really elect the delegates—or are they care-
fully scrutinized in advance and appointed from
above? Is workers' democracy in tlie C. P. a reality
or a fiction?

What is tlie truth about the terrific fluctuation in
membership In the Communist parly?
to its present proportions?

What is the cause for the terrific turn-about-face
in the trade union field? Just how far has it gone
and iiow far is it still to go? Do the Stalinists intend
to "liquidate" all the T.L'.U.L. and independent un-
ions? How? Why?

Tliese are the questions which the MILITANT will
anwwer in a thorough and conclusive manner, with
unchallengable documents to back up the replies.
Follow the coming issues closely; don't miss a copy.
Order an extra bundle of papers for widespread dis-
tribution among all militant workers.

BULLETIN
As we go to press news arrives

from Spain.

This is the first authentic in-

formation aboui our organiza-

tion, smuggled out of that ter-

ror-stricken country has been

received at our headquarters in

New York.

The communication contains

the shocking report that most of

our comrades oi the Madrid sec-

tion of the Communist Left were
overpowered at the armory
where they had congregated in

respon.se to the revolutionary

need of the moment.

Comrade Ferson, one of the

leaders of the organization, has
been arrested and incarcerated.

He faces court martial, charged
with high-treason.

At this writing the where-
abouts of comrade Nin and other

outstanding members Is still un-

known.
The author of the communi-

cation is greatly apprehensive
as to the fate that might have
befallen these comrades.

our

BOOST NEW PARTY FUND!
With the publiiation of the draft

;

ready to give the final support nec-

proginmmiific statement appearing

helow, the new p.irty—the Workers

Party of the United States—Is

about to become a reality. We
submit the draft to our readers to

enable them to lieeome acquainted
with the basic position upon which
the new party will be launched.

A new and a jireat forward step
wi!l be recorded. The working
class movement, torn by dissentlon

and splits, betv.iyed again and
again jn severe struggles, will be
able to look forward to the beacon
light of the new party. But it will

not represent jus! another working
class party. The most outstanding
fact in its emergence Is that it re-

presents the unification of two
groups, the A.W.P. and the C.L.A.

Unity on a principled revolutionary

program designed to extend beyond
the borders of this country in the

effort to also lay ihe foundation for

the new International, that is what
is about to be accomplished.

In view of thi'i great objective

being so near its realization we ad-
dress an urgent appeal to all those

essary. ,We address it to

League branches, to our friends
and sympathizers, including every
reader of the Militant. Our appeal
is for Immediate help in* that final

push which will bring us lo the
immediate goal — the new party.
We are turnins this remaining
period before Its launching Into a
campaign to build and solidify Its

foundation. We need your active
support, and for that we need funds.
We want to strengthen the League
to become a stronger factor in the
new party; but we must also have
the means required to do it.

At this moment one way of ex-
pressing your support is in United
States currency. Help us raise a
new party fund. "New Party Cer-
tificates" In the amounts of five

dollars and one dollar have been
issued. Buy them and sell them.
Send in your contribution for a
certificate, whichever you can af-

ford; but do it without delay. Be-
come an active participant In the

;
campaign to build a new party in

the United States. We expect to

hear from you right away.

Silk IndustryTied up as

Strike of25,000Dyers
Involves Eastern Cities

Roosevelt Jsj HigherWages and

Applauded^™™ Sh °P Are

By Bankers
President Roosevelt in his latest

address to the bankers was greeted
by them with a thundering ovation.

After listening to his explana-
tion of what the New Deal really

means, they decided rapturously
that they were all for him, and it.

Jackson E. Reynolds, Morgan
agent, and president of the First
National Bank of New York City,
almost literally fell on knees be-

fore President Roosevelt, and
begged forgiveness for the 'misun-
derstanding" that had kept the
bankers aloof from the present
administration.

"It Is now in such a chastened
and understanding mood," said
Reynolds, "that you can accept
with hospitality any overture of co-
operation on the part of the lead-

ers oi the (banking) fraternity."

Does this mean that the banker.s
are now prepared to renounce their

former sins, and to sacrifice their
private interests for the benefit of
the NRA and the ingenious reme-
dies of the Brain Trust
Now, now, Oswald! Do you want

us to send you back to kindergar-
ten?

What then has caused the change
in heart? One needs only to read;
President Roosevelt's speech to
find ihe clue.

President Roosevelt guarantees
no Government interference with
the swindling operations of the
money-changers, against which he
spoke so eloquently when he was
tlrst elected. He reminded them of
ali that he had done for "them",
towards bolstering up their crumb-
ling concerns, towards guarantee-
ing them payment on their bad
loans, towards "restoring public
confidence"' in them at a time when
their reputation was unsavory, to

say the least. And he delicately

hinted that he would do as much
or more for them In the future.
The benefit of this Juggling to the

Government is an artificial reliev

leg of the strain on the budget,
caused not by relief expenditures,
but by direct loans to industry.

Issues of Walkout

PROPOSED PROGRAM FOR THE NEW PARTY
(The document below is the first draft of the

joint programmatic statement issued by the Nego-

tiating Committees of the Communist League of

America and the American Workers Party. It la

submitted to the membership of the League for

discussion and for final ratificaton at the conven-

tion.—Ed.)

(Prepared by Joint A.W.P.-C.LA. Committee)

Foreword

The American Workers Party and the Communist
League of America have united on the basis of the
following program to form the Workers Party of the
U.S.A. Capitalism, everywhere la decline or complete
collapse, subjects the masses today to insecurity,

misery, Fascist terrorism and war. In this critical

hour the Socialist and the Communist Party, the
Second and Third International, have proved utterly

unfitted to protect the workers from attack, much
less to lead them to victory against their oppressors
and to a new world order. We urge all revolutionary
workers and groups to join with us, therefore. In

building the New Party and the New International.

(The workers of the world press on, in spite of

all obstacles and defeats, to the final victory. Fol-
lowing the suffering of the Great War and the be-

trayal of the masses by the Second International in

that war, the standard of revolutionary Marxism
was raised again, resulting In the victory of the
Russian workers and peasants and the revolutionary
upsurge of the masses in many other lands under
the leadership and inspiration of the Party and the
International of Lenin. Following the onslaughts of

Fascism and reaction in Germany, Italy, the United
States and other lands and the betrayal of the work-
ers under that onslaught by the Second and the Third
Internationals, comes renewed struggle, hope and
victory under the leadership and inspiration of the

New Party and the New International.)

Program

DECLINE AND COLLAPSSE OF CAPITALISM

The present world crisis marks much more than
a depression or dip in the business cycle. The
mighty mechanism of capitalist society is crumbling
in the sight of all. Under the capitalist system of

social and political relations the productive machine
can no longer function effectively. Its operations
are directed not to fulfillment of human needs but
to the making of profits for private Individuals and
corporations. It cannot expand the productive forces
further—it contracts them. It cannot feed the masses
—In the very midst of plenty it starves them.

IMPERIALISM AND WAR
Seeking cheap raw materials, profitable markets

for the goods which their own populations could not
purchase, and new profits for the invested capital,

the capitalist nations entered the imperialist phase
of their development. Having divided the world
among themselves the struggle for raw materials and
markets now becomes daily more intense. Driven by
the lash of the crisis the powers are plunged into

economic tariff and exchange struggles and arma-
ment competition. The period of the decline of

capitalism is accordingly marked by a series of the
mightiest struggles in history, imperialist wars, wars
of liberation of the colonial peoples, and the revolu-

tionary struggle of the working-class for Its own
emancipation.

FASCISM

Under the domination of finance capital, Fascism
sneeeeds in mobilizing on a reactionary basis the
discontented and desperate middle class elements,
when the working class party betrays Its revolution-

ary character and relinquishes its leadership of the

masses against the capitalist dictatorship.

In its early progressive period capitalism fought
against feudal and clerical reaction, sought to free

men from tyranny and repression, and relied for its

victory upon the support of the workers and farmers.
Today the owning class cannot maintain a measure
of profits and its position of privilege save by con-
stantly reducing the standards of the dispossessed

majority and presently plunging them into war. This
the masses would not tolerate if they retained any
freedom to assert their will. Consequently in its de-

cline capitalism resorts to Fascism. All democratic
rights are violated, all forms of democracy, freedom
of thought, speech, press and assemblage, abandoned.
The trade unions and all other Independent organiza-
tions of workers and farmers are smashed or com-
pelled to become a passive part of the state machin-
ery. The right to strike is abrogated In the name of

"harmony and the general welfare". Open terror is

exercised not only against avowed revolutionists but
against any workers engaged in a militant struggle
for their own defense. Since these outrages would
be resented and those who perpetrate them swiftly
destroyed If all the groups In the population which
suffer under the present system stood together under
the banner of the revolutionary working class and
its party, Fascism sows division among the people
by appeals to the basest racial prejudices and na-
tionalistic passion. Thus capitalism allies itself in

its period of decline with everything that is archaic
and reactionary and threatens to drive whole nations

back into barbarism and savagery.

AMERICA'S PLACE IN THE WORLD
With the war. ihe United States rose to the position

of the leading imperialist power in the world. The
pillars of its va :t power rest on the soil of Latin-

America, of Euri.pe, nt Asia. In the very nature of

IN power, there ore. He those Irrepressible conflicts

and convulsions that herald its collapse. It cannot
expand further, or even maintain its existing world
position, without cutting deeply into the share of
world power now in the hands of the other imperial-

ist nations, as v.ell as into the living standards of

the millions if exploits directly or from whom ft

exacts tribute. This circumstance relentlessly sharp-
ens the antagonh-ms with which the further existence

of the reactionary American colossus Is confronted.

THE ROOSEVELT PROGRAM
U. S. capital!.' m also Is in rapid decline. The

Roosevelt program is essentially that of monopoly
capitalism, concentrating power and wealth In the
hands of a decreasing few financiers and Industrial-

ists. Despite its democratic protestations the Roose-
velt administration is carrying out measures likely

to facilitate the growth of a Fascist movement, if

that should suit the interests of the capitalist class

and fail to meet with effective opposition. It fosters

an open alliance between industry and finance and
the government. It strengthens monopolistic tenden-
cies in the form of codes and cultivates the view of

the state as umpire in conflicts between capital and
labor. It seeks to tie the trade union movement to

the capitalist state machinery, breaks strikes under
the pretext of impartial composition of differences by
government boards, and attacks militant workers and
their organizations. Its vast military program is

designed both as an instrument of dissatisfied sec-

tions of the population at home and as an agency
of American Imperialist Interests against those of

other nations In tlie wars which are inevitable so

long as capitalism endures.

THE ONLY WAY OUT
Today there Ls only one alternative to capitalism

and Fascism, to crises of cumulative intensity, grow-
ing unemployment and impoverishment, war, and
chaos, ending not only In final collapse of the capi-
talist system but in a relapse Into barbarism. The
alternative is to wipe out the central contradiction
of capitalism, to take the ownership and control of
the natural resources, the productive plant and the
agencies of distribution and communication, out of
the hands of private Individuals and corporations, to
use and operate them for the fulfillment of human
needs and not for private profit, to build a socialist,

i.e., a truly civilized, society. Thus and only thus
can the masses in the modern world achieve plenty,
security, peace and freedom.

THE WORKING CLASS AlfD ITS ALLIES
The central position among the socfal forces which

must be depended upon to destroy the capitalist eco-
nomic system and the capitalist state and effect the
transition to a scientific socialist economy, belongs
to the working class. The fundamental solution even
for the immediate problems of the workers Is much
more obviously than In the case of any other group,
the full solution. The only way in which they can
be assured work, security, and a decent living, Is to
have the shops run to serve the needs of society and
not to make a profit for private individuals and cor-
porations.

While Ihe leading position in the struggle for a
new social order is occupied by the working class, it

cannot achieve a victory without the assistance of
other sections of society who are also exploited or
oppressed. The cruelly tormented Negroes, the debt-
ridden farmers, the colonial and semi-colonial peoples
of the American Empire—these are the allies of the
American workers fighting a common foe. The liber-
ation of one Is inconceivable without the liberation
of all. It is only in the socialist revolution that
all groups of workers and producers, all the oppressed
sections of the- population—the agricultural laborers,
.-hare croppers, farmers, professionals, technicians,
small traders, the Negroes and other oppressed racial
groups—can find deliverance from insecurity, want
and tyranny. Victory against the common oppressors
will crown their united struggle.

THE CAPITALIST STATE AND DEMOCRACY
This deliverance can come only as the result of

victory in a revolutionary straggle. The belief that
we live In a free, democratic society In which Im-
portant economic changes can be effected by persua-
sion, by education, by legal and parliamentary meth-
ods, is an illusion. Such a belief must be an illusion
in every capitalist society, and, in fact, in any society
which is divided into socio-economic classes. Free-
dom and democracy can be realized only In a society
based upon the economic and social equality of all

Individuals composing it, and no social and economic
equality can obtain so long as the means of produc-
tion and distribution, by which the members of
society live, are outside the control of society as a
whole. Capitalist society. In which a small minority
owns and controls the means of production, means
and must mean capitalist dictatorship. The political
forms of capitalist society (monarchy, democracy,
military dictatorship, fascism) are only the means

(Continued oo Page 4)

As we go to press, (he strike of
2.1,000 silk and rayon dress dyers
in North Jersey and New York
City seems definitely on. The
strike was scheduled fur Thursday
night at midnight.
Needless to say, any attempts at

stalling the strike, or marking time
by further negotiations with tile

manufacturers, would have been
nothing less than a complete sellout
of the workers. There was never
a time more favorable for the strike
than now, at the opening of the
busy season.

The bosses themselves have dem-
onstrated this by their panicky ef-
forts at compromise. They have of-
fered to extend the present con-
tract with the union for another
six months, and have offered verbal
concessions.

But the shifty nature of this
truce offer ls at once apparent when
one realizes that in six months the
busy season will be at an end, and
the bosses In a position to clamp
down.

Workers Want to Fight

The militancy of the workers,
however, makes it practically Im-
possible for the bosses or mislead-
ers of labor to stall for time.
Flushed with their success in rais-
ing the wage scale from 17 to 2fi

cents an hour, for a 90-hour week
to 52 cents, with a 40-hour week,
the union members are now pre-
pared to press their demands to the
utmost, calling for a fight to the
finish.

The ehler issue is union recogni-
tion. The workers want fewer
honeyed words, and more concrete
recognition. They demand t h e
closed shop.

On the matter of wagcw, they de-
mand a 30-hour week, at a mini-
mum wage of SI per hour. Under
the old contract, wages have .aver-

aged $13 per week during ihe
year.

The strike call has been issued
to the locals of the Dyers' Federa-
tion in Peterson, Lodi, Garfield,
East Paterson, Union County, New
York City and Pennsylvania.

Grounds for Victory

Conditions for the Success of the
strike are unusually favorable.
The union is well organized, and
the membership is composed of
militant union fighters, with past
successes to hearten them. This
plus the fact of large shops, per-
mitting concentration of picketing
and the further fact of the busy
season should, if the strike is at ail

properly directed, lead to victory.

A mass meeting, to rally militant
workers in support of the strike,

has been called in Paterson this

Sunday, at Oakley Hall, 211 Mark-
et Street, nt 8 P.M. It will be ad-
dressed by Hugo Oehlor, of the

.
Communist League of America, and
by A. J. Muste of the American
W.orkers Party.

Meanwhile, the New Jersey au-
thorities, In cooperation with the
bosses, are laying plans fo crush
the strike by the use of armed
thugs and police bullets. Vacations
and days off for policemen have
been cancelled by Police Chief John
Murphy, and "adequate protection"

has been promised all scabs.

Attempts of the Department of

Labor Conciliator to bring about a
"truce" settlement, similar to the
one in the textile strike, failed

when the union officer flatly refused
to consider the "terms" of the In-

stitute of Dyers and Printers, the
boss organization, and announced
that they would meet no more with
the manufacturers until the stop-

page of work was complete.
With the calling of the silk

strike, with numerous textile locals

In open revolt against the sell out
by Francis P. Gorman, with many
weavers already on strike, and
more coming out each day, the
President's truce in the textile In-

dustry seems doomed to a grand
flop.

IN THE NEXT ISSUE
Due to the publication of th»

programmatic declaration for the
new party we were obliged to omit
many article.; of importance and
Interest. A mong them is a splendid
analysis by one of the former lead-
ers of the German Communist pnrty,
Erich Wollenberg. who writes on
'Has the Comintern Learned". An
excellent article on the "Vigilant*
Raids in Minneapolis" etc.



P/LCt* THE MILITANT SATURDAY, OCTOBER 27, 1934

REVIEWING
THE NEWS

ANNOUNCEMENTS

It is not altogether out of place

in b column headed Reviewing the

News to way something about the

movies. As disseminators of bour-

geois opinion and Ideology they

eland second to none. Their ap-

proach is more disarming than is

the approach of the press.

They boldly proclaim their inten-

tions to be merely that of entertain-

ment. Are some of these cinemato-

graphic entertainments occasionally

nothing but vicious pieces of ruling

class propaganda? Propaganda?

Nay, comes the deafening roar from

thee oncerted throats of all the

Hollywood moguls. But propagan-

da, nevertheless, a good deal of the

11ms we witness daily are. Then

are wa against the use of the cine-

ma as an instrument of propagan-

da? No. We are not against the

instrument — we are against the

propaganda.

Recently there was released a

picture titled -'Our Daily Bread".

This picture was preceded with a

lot of publicity as a departure from

the usual run of Hollywood goo,

as an independent venture, as a

revolutionary document, etc. etc.

eta. And to top it all the scenario

was written and directed by none

other than King Vidor, a staunch

cultural friend of American Stal-

inism. We waited impatiently for

the picture to be shown. Finally

on the second day of its run. un-

able to contain ourself for another

day, we bummed two bits from the

editor, rushed down to the Bialto

theatre, bought a ticket, entered

and sat hack, prepared for a spine-

tingling experience. . . . But . . .

"Our Daily Bread" is the most ob-

noxious piece of fascist, semi-fas-

cist or near fascist effusions that

has Iieen disgorged by the motion

picture behemoth to date.

There have certainly been other

reactionary films, less concealed in

their intentions, cruder and hence

less impressionable. But this film,

because of its subtlety, because of

its unquestionable appeal to the

more reactionary intincts of the

impoverished middle class and be-

cause of. its really dynamic finish

will accomplish more for the Huey
Longs of this country than any of

its cruder competitors.

FALL FESTIVAL
at

IRVING PLAZA
(15th St. & Irving Place)

Saturday, October 27, at 8 P.M.

Dancing Refreshments

Entertainment :

:

Prizes

MAX SHACHTMAN
Master of Ceremonies

Admission 23c 36c at door

L E C T V B E
THE AMERICAN FEDERATION

OF LABOR
Where Is It Going? The Issue of

Industrial Unionism.
Speaker

:

ARM F. SWABECK
Sunday, October 28 at 8 P.M.

Sinyvesant Casino

2nd Avenue and 9th Street

IN THE TRADE UNIONS

NEW YORK ELECTION BALLY
Speakers and other details will be

announced in next issue.

SUNDAY, NOV. 4, at 8 P.M.

Irving Plant

(Irving Place and 15th St.)

BRONX LECTURE
Reform of the Second or Fourth

International?

Speaker

:

ARNE SWABECK
Friday, Oct. 26, at 8 P.M.

1739 Boston Road
Auspices: Bronx Branch, C.L.A.

—PHILADELPHIA-
INTERNATIONAL WORKERS

FORUM
431 Pine Street

Sunday Evenings at 8:13 P.M.

October to May 1934-35.

Oct. 28—Lecture: "Civil Liberties

In the Class Struggle"

JOHN V. STANGER, Phila. Sec.

Penna. Civil Liberties Union.

Not. 4—18th Anniversary Celebra-

tion of the Russian Revolution

—

Teachers Attacked

By Ives Bill

At the special session of the New

York State Legislature last July

the forces of reaction and the pro-

fessional patrioteers scored a vic-

tory by securing the passage of the

r?es Bill whicji requires that all

public and private' elementary, high

school or university teachers take

an oath of loyalty, pledging them-

selves to uphold the government

and constitution of the United

States and of the state of New

York. They must also pledge to

faithfully carry out all duties as-

signed to them as teachers. The

bill was signed by Governor Leh-

man without affording the teachers

a public hearing and over the pro-

test of the Teachers Union.

The passage of the Ives law was

the opening shot in a new campaign

against the schools and the teach-

ers. In a letter to the Board of

Examiners which has charge of the

examinations for teachers' licenses,

George F. Byan, president of the

Board of Education, said: "Let us

close the door now against anyone

who may seek a teaching position

for the purpose of teaching Amer-

ican children un-American or sub-

versive doctrines. Let us have no

one whose professed zeal for acade- ^ ^ _ _ _

mic freedom is merely a high-
1932 ftnd Jn 1933 & month's payless

The picture deals with a group of

unemployed workers, an impover-

ished farmer and professionless

professionals setting up a cooper-

ative farm in an effort to prove the

director's thesis that the way out

for the unemployed is the back-to-

the-land movement. In his effort to

prove this thesis, Mr. Vidor has

thrown together a farmer, a brick-

layer, a mason, a ahoemaker, a

cierk, a musician, a tailor, an ex-

convict and a sort of species of

Mae West {for a little sexual zest).

Since the sex appeal is so crudely,

baldly and even from a Hollywood-

en point of view cheaply and uuin-

telligently interpolated, we shall

dismiss it now and forget it.

The cooperative gets organized

by all pooling their resources and
by the hero of the piece, the young

husband of the couple who started

the venture, making a speech for

cooperation and for all pitching in

and thus ridding themselves for-

ever with lhe menace of landlords

asking for rent and of grocers and

butchers who refuse to extend that

credit just a little longer. After

the various posts in the coopera-

tive are alloted, someone demands

to know what kind of government

shall prevail on the little common-
wealth. Someone shouts back—-a

Democracy. This is met with jeer-

ing and the comment "It's that

what got us here." Then someone

suggests that the government

should lie a Socialistic one. This

is met with a brooding rumbling of

dissent. Then the farmer of the

group speaks up and declares that

since it was the young husband

who organized the group he should

be the boss—the boss of the co-

operative farm. This proclamation

is cheered to the echo.
• * •

The fascist ideology in this can

be noted by any keen observer. It

only has to be recognized and

grasped by the vast impoverished

middle class of this country to

make this picture the most effec-

tive stump speech for fascism yet

undertaken. Back- to- 1he-land—one-

man-rule—mockery of democracy,

these are the stock in trade of the

fascist here, there and everywhere.

True, the picture has a magnificent

ending. The last ten minutes of

the picture stand up well with the

finest products of the Soviet cinema

industry. The dramatizing of the

construction of an irrigation ditch

to save the corn crop smitten by

drought is stirringly effectve. But,

Hitler, too, told the German movie

producers that they should model

themselves on the Russian rather

than on the Hollywood style. It is

much more effective for propagan-

da, for convincing people. And
King Vidor has learned that. too.

Taking advantage of the Soviet

form and technique he has stuffed

it with a reactionary content. Its

artistic superiority to the brasen

Hollywood products will unques-

tionably disarm many as to the

true vlelousness of the film.

—GLEE.
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to the attacks on education and reactionary wave of 1910-23 when

teachers which have been going on

since 1930. For years this attack

has assumed different forms.

Since 1928 no new teachers have

been appointed in the elementary

schools, and until recently none

were appointed in the high schools.

The building of new schools has al-

so been suspended, and the Board

of Education has discharged almost

Its entire staff of architects and

engineers The result has been the

children have been crowded into

classes ranging up to sixty to a

class in many instances and making

effective teaching of even bare es-

sentials impossible.

It has also created an army of

unemployed teachers fully prepared

tn tenth, even license,!, nut denied

that opportunity. Thousands of

other candidates have been failed

by the Board of Exa.nlners In pre-

vlous examinations and denied even

a license.

The Economy Knife

The educational authorities

backed by large propertied Inter-

ests, not content with these econo-

my measures, also proceeded to at-

tack teachers' salaries. First they

imposed an Involuntary contribu-

tion to finance lunches and cloth-

lug for the children of the unem-

ployed in order to avoid taxation

upon the propertied interests for

unemployed relief. On top of this

they put through a salary cut in

tant and progressive teachers. It

will also be used to attack those

teachers who espouse the cause of

the labor movement.
HumMe Slaves Not Teachers

Under the cover of such slogans

as loyalty, patriotism, allegiance

and good manners the plutocracy

in New York State proposes to dis-

miss courageous, progressive teach-

ers. As for the more timid—them

it seeks to terrorize into silence and

passivity. What the Ives, the

Ryans, the Luskers of 1934, desire

is a corps of timid, frightened,

chicken-hearted teachers of the

Sunday school variety who are

loyal to capitalism and who will

glorify imperialist wars.

They want teachers who will tell

the children of the workers that

the plutocracy has gained its swol-

len millions by unremitting "toil

and thrift". And that if their par-

ents are poor it is due to their own
thrift leswness, laziness and luck of

inherited ability and intelligence.

They want teachers that will glor-

ify the open shop, the company un-

ion and the scab; that will de-

ounce attempts of workers to or-

ganize as un-American. In other

words, the plutocracy seeks, through

its control of the schools, to poison

the minds of the children against

their own interests, the interests of

their working class fathers and

mothers.

Ives Bill Attacks Labor

The Ives Bill and the campaign

both the labor movement and the

teachers were attacked. In this

period there also occurred a strike

wave followed by a wave of unem-

ployment. TO offset this unrest the

capitalist press created a red scare,

which resulted in the Palmer raids

and the Lusk investigation. In

1919 the Union League Club, a re-

actionary Republican organization,

initiated and obtained the appoint-

ment of the Lusk investigation and

its representative in Albany, Archi-

bald Stevenson, became the chief

counsel for the investigating com-

mittee. The committee not only

spied on such organizations as the

Amalgamated Clothing Workers

and the I.L.G.W.t:. but raided the

offices of workers' political parties,

schools, press, fraternal and cultur-

al institutions. Gitlow, Larkln, Itu-

thenberg, Wltnltsky. and two edi-

tors of a Finnish workers' paper

were sentenced to long prison terms

on the charge of violating a crim-

inal anarchy law iiassed after the

McKinley assassination but which

bad never been used before by the

state authorities. Five duly elected

Socialist party assemblymen were

expelled from the Sew York State

legislature for disloyalty. New
York teachers too were included In

\

ibis infamous Investigation and now inaugurated thus becomes in

MARCH OF
EVENTS

sounding excuse to make an attack

on American ideals. ... Let us have

no more ill-mannered people such

as. those the Board of Education

was forced to dismiss for conduct

unbecoming a teacher." The last

sentence refers to two teachers who

were dismissed because they pro-

tested the dismissal of a third

teacher, without his having been

given an opportunity to defend

himself at a public hearing.

New Espionage System

The Board of Examiners replied

to this letter. They announced the

Institution of a system of regula-

tions for candidates for teaching

positions which In effect introduces

an espionage system reaching back

Into their college records and which

resembles the system In vogue un-

der the Lusk laws. It also sug-

gests that supervisors in the schools

help the Board of Education to

weed out the progressive teachers

who are now teaching by Introduc-

ing a similar spy system.

These measures are not isolated

phenomena but are directly related

furlough. In addition full pay when

on sick leave, in force for decades,

was cut in half and based on the

salary schedule." in force before

the cut. The latest attack has come

in the form of a proposal from the

state of education to abolish life

tenure of teachers and to substi-

tute for it a system which in effect

would make permanent probation-

ers of teachers.

As these measures were enacted

they aroused the protests of teach-

ers and progressive forces. The

Board of Education replied by per-

secuting militant elements and by

the enactment of measures to sil-

ence teachers and lay the basis for

future wage cuts or retrenchment

policies. One of the measures is

the Ives law. The second major

measure is the proposed abolition

of tenure which would make it pos-

sible to dismiss teachers on any

pretest and hire substitutes at a

lower salary scale.

Modern Lusk Laws

suffered dismissals and persecu-

tion.

The Lusk investigation resulted

In the passage of the Lusk laws.

one of which provided for the dls-

reallty an attack on the entire la-

bor movement, not only a blow

against the teachers. The labor

movement should take up the cam-

paign for the repeal of the Ives

missal of any teacher who advocat- Bill as part of Ite fight against re-

ed' a form of government other than

the present government. It re-

quired every teacher to take an

oath of loyalty to uphold the Con-

stitution. In order to carry out the

provisions of the law (with a ven-

geance) the state department of

education set up an Advisory Coun-

cil headed by the same Stevenson to

investigate all suspected teachers

In secret star-chamber proceedings.

Principals and supervisors were re-

quired to draw up lists of teachers

whose loyalty and morality they

were certain and lists of those of

whose morality and loyalty they

were uncertain. The latter were

investigated by the Advisory Coun-

cil.

There is a marked resemblance

between the Lusk laws and the

Ives law and the measures proposed

by Dr. Ryan and the Board of Ex-

aminers. The latter are a second

edition of the former. The Ives

The present attacks resemble the law can, and will be used as a club

situation that existed during the to smash the tenure rights of mill-

action, Fascism and company un-

ionism. Thts campaign has already

been started by the Teachers Union

and has been taken up by the Amer-

ican Civil Liberties Union.
* • *

The New Leader, organ of the

Socallst Party, in an article en-

titled Civil Rights of Teachers Un-

impaired by the Ives Bill, Sept. 22.

instead of sounding an alarm and

calling on them to fight cites legal

opinion to show that the bill does

nut impair the teachers' right to

vote the Socialist party ticket! In

taking this reformist, dangerous

and sectarian attitude the New
Leader "forgets" that during the

Lusk hysteria five Socialist assem-

bymen, all duty elected according

to legal-constitutional procedure,

were thrown out of the New York

State Legislature on the ground of

disloyalty. It also "forgets" the

raid on the very legal Itand School

during the same period!
—L. BROWN;

Hunger Strike of Workers

In the "advanced" countries the

hunger strike is a weapon used by

workers only when they are horri-

bly mistreated as prisoners in jail.

The starvation strike of the twelve

hundred Hungarian miners at Pecs,

resorted to In utter desperation to

call the world's attention to their

unbearable misery, is not merely a

symbol of the low level of organ-

zatlon of the working class of back-

ward Hungary, but also a warning

to the industrial proletariat of the

entire world of the unutteraoie

depths to which they can sink If

they permit their organizations to

tie crushed under the iron heel of

brutal capitalism or fascism. The
Hungarian miners are Indeed pris-

oners held in the chains of capital-

ism. The coolie level of existence

of these miners threatens to become

the normal level for the world's

working class unless they learn the

lessons of the October Revolution,

the need for the overthrow of capi-

talism and the establishing of the

dictatorship of the proletariat,

j In the Orient, in Japan and

China, the workers have also prac-

ticed lhe feudal custom of suicide

strikes to force concessions ; time

and again the frightfully exploited

girl textile workers (and the men
toot have shut themselves up In

the factories and threatened hsra

hara kirl if they wore not granted

relief. Hut these methods are

slowly giving way to the militant

aotioti of an organized working

class, more conscious of its ulti-

mate goal. The strike of the min-

i-is must not only evoke the pro-

foundest sympathy of every work-

er, but it must steel our determin-

ation to bring about a united word-

ing class struggling milltantly for

revolutionary alms.

Some Fundamental Aspects of You^Wor^

Youth - Adult Relations
=-—~= By ALBERT GLOTZER

the social democratic move- and organization
In

meat the youth organization Is more

like an orphan child. The parties

dominate the youth organizations

with an iron hand. And so it was

ever since the birth of the youth

movement In 1907. The bureaucracy

of the 2nd International always

feared that the youth might get out

of their hands. As a corollary to

their political program they endea-

vored to create a youth organiza-

tion on a purely cultural basis,

lacking connection with the class

struggle. The Party controlled the

youth organizations not only politi-

cally, but also in a technical selec-

tion of its officers, never permitting

the youth organization the slightest

Initiative. Only In the more recent

years has this changed In some re-

spects. The youth organizations

have assumed a greater Independ-

ence, upsetting in a measure, the

former relationships. This is due

more to the pressure of the youth

within the adult organization. The
Young Communist International

began with a more or less proper

relationship, which changed for the

worse with the victory of Stalinism.

The Y.C.I, became transformed into

:i factional instrument in the strug-

gle against "Trotskyism", which

occupied the greater part of its

time.

The youth organization is politi-

cally dependent upon the party, but

is organizationally autonomous,

within the limits defined by the po-

litical relationship. That Is, it

particularly retains independence

in fields of work that are carried

out largely by the youth members

Tbls is how the

question was regarded some thir-

teen years ago. While the Party

lays down the main political tasks

of the working class as a whole,

the vouth organization applies them

to its own particular problems.

The vouth must not be an "object

of education" by the Party. Nor

themselves, than because of any

fundamental change of opinion

should the youth organization be

placed in a "second category". The

Party must patiently permit the

youth to work out its own prob-

lems, even allowing mistakes to be

made (providing these are not of a

major political character) in order

thereby to enhance the Initiative of

the youth. The exacting character

of the Party and the demands It

makes of Its membership cannot be

applied with the same rigidity to

the youth.

It is absolutely necessary that

an exchange of representation

takes place in all fields of activities

and on all major committees be-

tween the party and the youth or-

ganization. This would assist great-

ly the political relationship out-

lined above. It would demonstrate

to the youth that the party is real-

ly interested in the promotion of

the youth organization and would

serve as a means of educating

youth cadres, to perfect their com-

munist training. Naturally, all of

this Is dependent on the correct-

ness of the policies of the Party.

If Party policy is correct the youth

organization will reflect It at once

in growth and influence. Contrari-

wise, if the Party policy Is false

Its theory and practice, the programmatic concepts of the Y.C.I.
in

youth organization will also mirror

it. The growth and decline of the

Young Communist League ( the

true Inheritor of the Stuttgart Con-

ference of 1&07I is n glaring proof

of this contention.

THE ECONOMIC STRUGGLE
OF THE YOl'NG WORKERS
In his report on this question at

Stuttgart In 1907, Alparl dealt pri-

marily with the conditions and

struggle of the apprentices. The

system o fapprenticeshlp was then

fairly prevalent in the European

countries. In the United States

there never was a really acute ap-

prentice problem aud at the pres-

ent time it does not even exist.

Without a complete knowledge of

the European situation. It appears,

however, that the problem has lost

its former significance, there also.

For the United States, distinct

economic problems of the youth,

separate from those of the adult

workers, do not exist. Here, in the

main, the youth and adult workers

labor under the same industrial

conditions, an equal number of

hours, and the same wages. The
mistake of Stalinism is that It ar-

tificially attempts to raise special

youth demands in the factories.

Yet they fall to raise properly

those youth demands that have val-

idity and strength. For example,

If the youth workers do not differ

essentially from the adult workers

which on this question declared

:

•The Y.C.L. formulates and rep-

resents the economic demands of

lhe working youth where these ex-

ist in the broad masses of the young
workers as also in the working

class, and in respect to their organ-

ization. The trade unions and the

Communist party draw up these

demands and fight for them In the

struggle against capital and state

authority. The Y.C.L. consolidates

the masses of working youth and
leads them Into the economic

struggle, whilst representing their

Interests within the proletarian

world, but the tradeu nions and the

Communist party are directly con-

cerned in the carrying on of the

struggle against the bourgeoisie. It

would only he on special occasions

such as when big movements occur

among the masses and when there

Is active support from the C.P. that

the Y.C.L. would then be able to

successfully carry on a fight for

an economic demand without the

support of, or even in face of oppo-

sition from the trade unions. In all

Its struggles it must attempt to get

the support of the trade unions.

"A SPECIAL ECONOMIC FIGHT
ON THE PART OF THE YOUTH
IS NOT ONLY COMPLETELY

.
WITHOUT PROSPECTS OF SUC-
CESS BUT ALSO A DANGEROUS
ILLUSION'; IT DOES NOT EX-
IST. Therefore the trade unions

must also be the organizations that
from the point of _ view of the rate wndl]ct tbe economic struggle of
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of exploitation, this does not inval-

idate putting forth such demands

as: less hours for youth labor, paid

vacations of one month lu each

year, creation of special education-

al facilities for the working youth,

labor etc. Instead, they raise a

slogan of : equal pay for equal

work. Such a slogan has no real

existence in fact. In the field of

shop nuclei organization, after a

greate deal of experimentation, the

net result is a series of errors.

These errors in method and appli-

cation do not, however Invalidate

the basic correctness of the shop

the revolutionary party of the

working class—a problem yet to be

solved adequately by our movement.

In the United States particularly,

nucleus form of organization for

there was always a policy to create

special youth shop nuclei, where
the problem was that of the crea-

tion of one shop nucleus under the

leadership of the Party, in which

the youth engages and raises youth

demands along with the general

demands of the nucleus. Even

where the young workers predomi

nate, the task of the shop nusleus

la to struggle for the interests of

the class as a whole (because under

these conditions It represents the

class and not any special section

of it) rather than to narrow the

nucleus-to represent only the youth:

Everything that has happened In

reetnt years in this respect was a

result of a revision of the early

the working youth. It Is absolutely

unnecessary to have a special or-

ganization of the youth because It

would only tend to assist the en-

deavors of the bourgeoisie to set

youth against age within the work-

ing class."

This follows from tbe principle

that the working class organiza-

tions as a whole are also the organ-

izations of the working youth in

their economic fight. The youth

league must agitate and activlze

Itself In the trade nnions : it must

constantly raise valid YOUTH de-

mands and seek to obtain their

support in all movements of the

working class, never separating the

youth from the adult workers and
always striving to create unity of

the class as a whole. With this

conception we can begin to concre-

tize the work of the revolutionary

youth organization In this Held,

bearing in mind that the youth or-

ganization Is neither a political

party nor a trade union.

There has developed a new prob-

lem with which the revolutionary

youth organization must seriously

concern itself. It is the problem of

the mass of unemployed youth, a

large majority of them having Ie?t

the elementary and secondary

schools. NEVER PARTICIPATED
IN THE FIELD OF PRODUCTION
WITH THE LIKELIHOOD THAT
A GREAT PORTION OF THESE
WILL NEVER WORK IN INDUS-
RY. The danger of degeneration

and reaction effectlnv this group is

a serious one. It is incumbent upon

the revolutionary movement as a

whole and especially the youth or-

ganization, to carry out such an ac-

tivity as will bring thts large

grouping to the side of the proleta-

riat and prevent the forces of Fas-

cism from gaining their support.
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llnity of the Working Class.

The series of black defeats of

the world proletariat in one coun-

try after the other drives the class

conscious workers to teel the ur-

gent need for unity of the working

class in its struggle against the

further advance of reaction. Those

workers who are unaware of the

history of the Communist movement
iivtT the period of the last decade

.iml more, uncritically demand such

unity at all cost*. They do not

realize even now the need for

something more than the mere cry

fer unity, the need for a program

and a revolutionary strategy that,

with the hegemony of a firm revo-

lutionary party, alone can assure

victory and not defeat in the strug-

gle.

Nor is it possible to revive that

utterly decayed corpse, the Comin-

tern, and expect it to transform it-

self once again Into the revolution-

ary instrntneiit forged by Lenin

and Trotsky. After Its fresh crime

if utter disregard of the needs of

lhe- Spanish Revolution, at the very

moment the Spanish workers are

suffering defeat, bloody defeat, at

the hands of the fascists, the Com-
intern issues an appeal for a united

front to aid the Spaniards,—the ap-

peal that should have gone out

vears ago. literally years ago!

Whether this appeal made by one

organizer of defeats, the Third In-

ternational, to the other organizer

.if detents the Second, will lead

lowly or more rapidly to a pro-

posal for organic unity on a world

**nle is i,s yet merely a matter of

conjecture. In view of tbe con-

verging interests of the two bureau-

cracies of these defunct Internation-

al!', it is not altogetner Imposatbie

that such a move may ultimately

be made. A move of this nature

consummated as a deal between

them, ignoring as It unquestionably

would if the revolutionary workers

permitted it, the real needs of the

struggle in the various countries

free from the stranglehold of fas-

cism, would only lead to new de-

feats. But such a move would aid

in the release of entirely new forc-

es hj helping to clear the road of

what have become two great ob-

stacles for. the workers of lhe world.

That clearing of the road, indica-

tive of the need for the Fourth In-

ternational and new parties In ev-

ery country could be utilized by the

Marxists to bring about an entirely

new orientation of the workers'

movement everywhere.
* • *

A Sign of the Times

The bookshop of the Communist
Party in Minneapolis was raided

by elements undoubtedly of fascist

nature, all the hooks removed and
burned. This was done at night

and a warning for Communists to

get out. of town was left behind.

Without the slightest hesitation we
can be sure that in the background,

supporting this beginning of a

struggle that may at any moment.

take on a bloody character, are the

forces of finance capital, the Citi-

zens' Alliance, controlled by the

banks and aroused to frenzy by the

militant struggle of Truekdrivers'

Local 574. There la only one an-

swer to these early provocative acts

that tomorrow will take on a fiercer

aspect,—the organizing of a united

front of all workers' organisations

immediately, without delay, for de-

fence against fascist attaeks, the

organizing by each organization of

Workers' Guards to be placed at

the disposal of the united front.

—JACK WEBER
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ABRAHAM Z„ BROOKLYN—
Question: In view of the tact that Lenin recognized

that Industrial Unionism as formulated by tie Am-

erican socialist, Daniel lie Leon, would supply the

basic form of the Socialist Republic and that ulti-

mately the labor unions of Russia would control all

production ami in tact be the government, Is not your

failure to teach such principles here in America

anti-Leninist?

Answer: One can hardly avoid a feeling of stupe-

faction at the manner in which the advocates of "In-

dustrial Unionism", as expressed by the above ques-

tioner, attempt to use the prestige of Lenin to justify

their position.

What facts do they present to prove their conten-

tion? In the pamphlet "Socialist Construction of

Society" (a speech made by De Leon In 1905), pub-
lished by the Industrial Union Party, four quotations

are given of people WHO SAY THAT LENIN SAID
what our questioner attributes to him: namely Arno
Dosch-FIeurot In a Petrograd dispatch to the N. Y.

Wortd, Jan. 31, 1918 ; Arthur Ransome in "Russia In

191ft" ; Robert Minor in the N. Y. World, Feb. 8, Ifllft;

and John lteed. May 4, lftlfi. This is surely not an

impressive list of authorities and authoritative revo-

lutionary publications.

Do these "facts" at all Justify our good "Industrial

Unionists"? First of all one has the right to ask:

Wouldn't Lenin have devoted at least one full article

to a question as Important as this? Secondly, even

If we give the "lie Leouists" every benefit of doubt

and grant that the above four Individuals accurately

reported Lenin's statements, and that other stray

sentences of a similar nature could be adduced, the

question still remains: what could Lenin, considering

his position as a whole, have meant by these re-

marks?

The Leninist position (and our position) for the

emancipation of society involves the creation of a

vanguard party of the proletariat to lead the latter

In smashing the capitalist state machinery by FORCE
and to REPLACE it witli its own, i.e., POLITICAL,
state power, under whose direction industry will be

organized and the remnants of the exploiters sup-

pressed. Under SOCIALISM, when classes will have

been abolished and when the workers' state will have

withered away, the remaining "state", having purely

administrative functions may take the form of in-

dustrial unions, every working member of society

being eligible to such unions.

De Leon, on the other hand, combines the reform-

ist with the syndicalist position: The workers will

form industrial unions and after they have, through

their political party, peacefully captured the power

by the ballot box, thus forcing the capitalists to

"flee", the political party of the workers is to "AD-
JOURN ... ON THE SPOT, SINE DIE", otherwise

this would be a "usurpation", and the industrial

unions will then form the basis of society. Is addi-

tion to his reformist orientation toward the workers'

seizure of power, De Leon thus skips over the dicta-

torship of the proletariat, substituting for tills his-

torical stage a form of society which can be realized

only under Socialism.

What has this in common with Lenin? Particular-

ly how can one claim that he could have given sup-

port to De Leon's naive contention that the American
social revolution will be peaceful because the capital-

ists, being swindlers, are cowards, whereas in Eu-

rope, because of feudal remnants and training, the

ruling class is brave and will fight? ".
. . Though

guilty of all the crimes of the decalogue, there is one

vice that the feudal lord Is substantially free from.

That vice Is COWARDICE. ... He will fight what-

ever the odds. . . . But how is the lay of the land

here, in America? . . . I*t the political- temperature

rise to the point of danger, then, . . . your capitalist

will quake in his stolen boots ; he will flee. ... At

least 1, for one expect to see him flee. . .
." (For De

Leon's complete position see "Socialist Construction

of Society", particularly pp. 36 to 47.)

A complete polemic against the position of the

"Industrial Unionists" would, of course, occupy more

time and space than is at our disposal. The correct-

ness of their viewpoint, however. Is not decided mere-

ly by whether it agrees with what Lenin might or

might not have said, but, since it has no foundation

in the revolutionary position of the latter, we would

recommend that it attempt to stand on its own feet.

Chicken legs, after all, are something.

• •

A. U DES MOINES—
"Fontamara" Is now available in an English trans-

lation and can be obtained at the Pioneer Book Shop.

102 E. 11th Street, New York, N. Y. The price is J2.50.

• • •

H. M. D„ BROCKTON—
Question: Can you give me a quotation from either

Marx or Engels in which the "Materialist Concep-

tion of History" is given?

Answer: The following Is from Bngel's "Socialism,

Utopian and Scientific": "The materialist concep-

tion of history starts from the proposition that the

production of the means to support human life and,

next to production, the exchange of things produced,

Is the basis of all social structure; that in every so-

ciety that has appeared in history, the manner in

which wealth Is distributed and society divided into

classes or orders, is dependent upon what is pro-

duced, how it Is produced, and how the products are

exchanged. From this point of view the final causes

of all social changes and political revolutions are to

be sought, not In men's brains, not In men's better

Insight into eternal truth and Justice, but in changes

in. the modes of production and exchange. They are

to be sought, not in the PHILOSOPHY, but in the

ECONOMICS of each particular epoch."

• * *

Editor's note: Because some questions require

more Investigation than others, they are not being

answered here entirely in the order In which they

are received. The Indulgence of the questioners in

this matter Is requested.

• •

J. SHERMAN, NJ. (Continued)

Question: What Is the Communist position on

"Immediate demands"?

Answer: In general the Communist position Is

that the fight for Immediate demands is a necessary

stepping stone toward the seizure of power, without

which It will not he possible to organize the workers.

The historical sense of this position was stated by

Lenin as follows during a debate on whether to aban-

don a minimum program : "Our entire program
Would be nothing but a scrap of paper if it were not

to serve us in ail eventualities and in all the phases

of the struggle by its application and not by its non-

application. If our program Is the formulation of

the historic development of society from capitalism

to socialism. It must naturally formulate all the

transition phases of this development, and must be

able to explain to the proletariat at any tlm« the

process of the transition toward socialism." (From
peech made in autumn of 1917, quoted at the IVtb

congress of the C.I.)

WHAT NEXT FOR FRENCH LABOR
The first phase of the develop-

ment of Bonapartlsm in France
began on February 8 under the
"truce government". A new stage
is now in preparation. The matur-
ing crisis of the summer months Is

reaching the point of explosion. A
solution is near at hand.

Let us review the sltuatlou in a

few words. The policy of deflation

has brought no improvement. The
economic crisis is raging more in-

tensely than ever with no prospect

of ameliorating the difficulties of

Industry as of agriculture. But, on
the contrary, the economic condi-

tions of the workers of the city

anu country have worsened with

the prospect of growing unemploy-
ment and large scale pauperlzatlon
looming big. Large sections of the

country are discontented with the

fate which is being forced upon
them. This has been attested by

the partial elections where iu mauy
places the socialists and commu-
nists have recorded gains.

Strengthening of Bonapartism and
the Struggle Against the

"Common Front"

The big bourgeoisie is alarmed.

It feels the foundations of its rule

over the country shaken.

its forces or coercion, its appara-

tus of repression, reveal a very

advanced state of decay. The big

bourgeoisie also feels the need of

re-arming Itself iinniedlately. Dou-
mergue developed iu his speech

over the radio the program that it

wants to carry on in the new per-

iod. He demands, by means of a

reform of the constitution, reduc-

ing parliament to a shell, making
the state administration a vast

barracks where the civil servant

will be no more than a soldier

without auy rights, submitting to

the strictest discipline (the teach-

ers have already received a direct

olow), with the power concentrat-

ed in few hands, thoroughly obedi-

ent to the orders of big capital. He
demands a strengthening of Bona-

partism, of the power which im-

poses "law and order" by basing

itself primarily on armed force.

In order to realize its program,

the big bourgeoisie Is effecting a

rapid mobilization of its servants

and formations. Doumergue has

issued an appeal. The various

bourgeois groups reply: present.

But its acceptance by the toiling

masses is still to be bad and the

difficulty facing the bourgeoisie Is

great. Years of relative "prosper-

ity", the absence of great social

struggles, together with the con-

fused policy of the C.P.—all this

has caused harm to the revolution-

ary current, but has deeply streng-

thened parliamentary and democra-

tic illusions. The victory of Fas-

cism in Germany has also reacted

In the same way. The urban and
rural masses of France, hardly

touched by reaction, are attached

to the democratic liberties acquired

over a period of years. Aud this

attachment is translated today,

even for important sections of the

petty bourgeoisie, by an inclination

towards the bloc of the Socialist

uud Communist parties which ap-

pears to them to be the best defen-

der of these freedoms. The big

bourgeoisie well understands the

danger latent In this state of af-

fairs. In order to ward off the

blow from "the man with the dag-

ger between his teeth" It denounces

the "common front which will send

the franc down to aero". In addi-

tion the fighting formations of

capital have begun to attack work-

ers organizations and militants

with revolvers. The Croix de Feu
Is going through mobilization ex-

ercises. It is attempting to Intimi-

date the workers' organizations, to

reduce them to passivity and inac-

tion while the bourgeoisie carries

out its plans.

The C.P. and the S.P. on the Plane

of Bourgeois Legality

The leaderships of the C. P. and

the S. P., instead of orienting the

workers towards struggle, are re-

treating before the pressure of the

bourgeoisie. The leadership of the

C. P. is bound up with Soviet poli-

tics which needs the friendship of

France. Discontent with the policy

of inaction Is making Itself felt in

the ranks, but this is drowned in

the ideological confusion created by

the recent turn. The leadership of

the S. P. dreams of the democratic

past. It is -only beginning to ac-

custom Itself to "unity of action".

Profoundly imbued with concep-

tions of gradual political develop-

ment, it is overwhelmed by even

the eventuality of a period of In-

stability. As to the rank and file,

although In certain federations as

the Seine, the illusions of a return

to democracy are dissipating, there

still obtains far from a clear con-

ception of the conditions of strug-

gle.

To the mobilization of the bour-

geoisie, to its shock troops whose
purpose It Is to deprive the masses

of their meager liberties, the bloc

of the Socialist and Communist
parties responds by Issuing an ap-

peal which is based strictly on the

grounds of bourgeois legality. A
parliamentary interpellation and
then, after the cantonal elections,

which absorb now the greatest part

of the activities of the C. P. and

the S. P., they envisage meetings

and demonstrations. Parliamentary

cretinism flows In big waves.

On this path, the same as that

followed by the Austrian Social

Democracy, Meat will be toetit-

Editorial Note
The article printed herewith is a translation from la Verite,

official organ of the Bolshevik-Leninist Fraction of the S.F.I.O.

The clarity of its analysis of the political ami economic situation in

France and the realism of its program for the French proletariat

make it a guide for every militant In the United States towards an
understanding of the turbulent conditions now transpiring In that
country. Trade union unity, workers militia, general strike against
the reactionary Doumergue government, workers and peasants gov-
ernment—those constitute a revolutionary policy to arouse the!

French masses out of the united front of inaction. They are the
measures necessary to stand off and finally smash the fascist move-
ment. With this program we are in complete agreement. There Is,

however, one i»int of this article which we are obliged to take

sharp issue. Two references are made to the need for a united

party which la Verite says is "'on the order of the day". The con-

cept here referred to is the moot issue of "organic unity". With this

the National Committee of the C. L. A. is in disagreement. How-
ever, the problem cannot be exhausted in the space of this editorial

note. We will return to the question of "organic unity" In future
issues of the Militant. The New International August number
carries articles of interest on this subject.

able. Occupying a constantly nar-

rowing arena, the working class

will suffer defeat after defeat, and
reaction will impose Its program of

multiplied misery, of redoubled pre-

parations for war. It is absolutely

necessary to smash this official per-

spective of resorting to the bour-

geois Parliament. It is no lunger

possible to keep silent about this.

There can be no return to the for-

mer democracy. It is doomed. Nei-
ther the bourgeoisie nor the prole-
taint can use it lor its class Inter-

ests.

The Only Perspective: Fight for a
Workers and Peasants Government!
The real perspective must be
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Discussion Article

The Question of Intervention by)

U. S. Imperialism in Cuba
The highest point of a social rev-

olution so far reached on the Am
„Tican continent occured in Cuba,

starting with the struggle that

overthrew the Hachudo regime.

The lormatlon of the elementary

.onus of the Soviets in some parts

of Cuba was a reality and a living

.hretit to the rule of American im-

perialism. As the uiitiu enemy ol

the extension of the October revo-

.ution, the American iniperiu lists

were confronted with a situation in

the Cuban uprising that threatened

ihe plans oi the United States to

organize the world". Soviets arc.

no longer "Russian" institutions;

they have been established in every

revolutionary upheaval in Europe

and Asia, and with the Cuban rev-

olution have invaded America.

Although the working class of

Cuba did not obtain the objective

of state power in their straggle

against the exploiters, nevertheless,

the lessons of the struggle are of

utmost importance. Oile Of the out-

standing question which proved to

be a stumbling block to tlie exten-

sion of the struggle was the tpies-

tiou of the intervention of the Unit-

ed States. A clear position on this

question is essential for the Cuban
workers as well as the American
workers.

When the Cuban revolution

reached its most favorable stage of

development, the decisive condi-

tions, under the given international

situation were in favor of the work-
ing class. The Cuban ruling class

was In confusion. The American
aide blundered and was hated. Bit-

ter resentment against American
imperialism ran high. The econo-

mic condition of the country, re-

volving on the axis of sugar, had
long ago reached the point of break-

down. The sugar industry had
reached its worst stage. The mass-

es were in motion. Large layers of

the middle claws and peasants were
following the lead of the proletari-

at. The army had revolted and
had removed its officers and in some
cases were either in support of the

workers' struggles, or were neutral

in given cases of the seizure of

sugar plantations. The establish-

ment of Soviets was gaining mo-
mentum and their establishment on

a national scale was favorable. The
arming of workers and peasants,

involving large layers of the class

was taking place. In other parts

of Latin America antl-Amerlcan

and ant I-imperialist feelings ran

high, and threatening opposition to

the United States took shape in

some countries.

The most important factors un-

favorable to the revolution were
the following: the Cuban revolu-

tion came on the heels of the most
disastrous defeat of the working
class, the Fascist victory in Ger-

many. The intervention of Ameri-

can imperialism was a reality the

whole period of the struggle. It

took on the form of bottling up
Cuba with American warships and
the carrying on of secret work
within the country. The Third In-

ternational had reached the point

where It stood beside the Second
International, and could no longer

be used as an instrument for revo-

lution. The Fourth International

was only In the formative stage.

No united front action in America
was carried on to rally the sup-

port of the workers. The wave
of strike struggles that were rapid-

ly maturing In the United States

had only reached the initial stage

due to the position of the A. F. of

It. leadership on the one hand and

the Stalinist forces on the other

hand, thereby not making it pos-

sible to take full advantage and

give full cooperation to the Cuban
workers,

At a most critical stage of the

-struggle of the Cuban workers,
when opposition to American im-

perialism was still on the upgrade,

the Stalinists took the position and
issued instructions to the workers
not to seize American property.

This was the directive of the C. I.,

through its Latin American Secre-

tariat to the Cuban section. In

aider to hold off Intervention the
Stalinists informed the workers to

.slop seizing American property.

To instruct tile workers not to

eize the American property when
over eighty percent of the cultivat-

ed laud aud property of Cuba be-

.ougs lo American interests is to

.ell the workers to stop the revolu-

tion. A social revolution, a prole-

tarian revolution in the colonial

and semi-colonial countries Is im-

possible without the seizure of the

property of the imperialists.

The question is; can Intervention

oe prevented by this Stalinist re-

treat? intervention did exist in a

peculiar form. But could this Stal-

inist position modify its form';

Capitulation to intervention by re-

lusing to seize Imperialist property

is capitulation to imperialism In the

•evolutionary ]>eriod. The Ameri-
can imperialists changed the form
jl its intervention in Cuba because
it feared the effects of direct Inter-

vention, realizing the powerful

forces and opposition such action

would release throughout the

whole of the Americas.

The success of the Cuban revolu-

tion demands the seizure of Ameri-
can i.roi.erty. The rev.Iutionary

government n.usl be prepared, in

order to nwdily and postpone inter-

vention, to take up negotiations

with the American owners the

question of their former property.

It is always necessary to conduct a
policy that will modify and delay

intervention. But to carry this

over to a system whereby a policy

is pursued within the bounds of uc

tiou that checks the further devel-

opment <il the revolution to prevent

intervention is suicide.

THERE CAN BE NO SOCIAL
REVOLUTION WITHOUT INTER-
VENTION. The given class rela-

tions on a national and internation-

al scale can be such as to modify
the effects of intervention, or on
the other hand make Intervention

a direct threat to success. But one
cannot modify intervention by put-

ting the brakes on the factors

which extend and strengthen revo-

lutionary action. The modification

of intervention depends upon the

extension and the deepening of the

revolutionary forces.

A social revolution cannot be
confined to one country. Further
development and the deepening of

the Cuban revolution would have
caused Its extension into other

parts of Latin America and would
have effected the American workers
by accelerating the class antagon-
isms and by giving impetus to the
developing strike waves. The ex-

tension of the Cuban revolution be-

yond Its national boundaries does

not necessarily mean success In

these countries. But its extension
would rouse the workers and other

layers of the population of these

countries, who in one form or the
other would give battle to the ex-

ploiters and the American Imper-

ialists, thereby preventing the full

blows of intervention from striking.

Under such conditions the revolu-

tion in Cuba could further consoli-

date Its power through the Soviets.

A social revolution in an ad-
vanced country will confront inter-

vention, although' the relation of
forces are far more favorable in

(Continued on Pare 4)

faced. Either the working class

and the tolling masses organize,

strengthen their defensive (that is

what they are restricted to, today)
which will soon be transformed into

an offensive, or they will suffer a
debacle. This perspective should
guide all the activity of the work-
ing class. There can be no return

to the democracy of the pre-Febru-

ary 8th days. The clock of history

cannot be turned back. The alter-

native is: deeper Into Bonapartlsm,
towards Fascism and war, or for-

ward to Socialism. That is why
the working class must not agree
to merely asking parliamentary
questions of the bourgeoisie which
holds them iu scorn, but must take
its post as the champion of the

widest democracy possible. The
struggle against the 'Doumergue
program can be carried on only for

the following aim : All power to

the tolling masses, to the workers
and peasants' government.

The Methods of Struggle

I'.y which methods shall this will

of the working class to resistance

and to its historic goal be organ-
ized in order that it does not dissi-

pate itself in sporadic movements
of revolt provoked and crushed by
state and fascist reaction? All the
fanfares of leaders, without solid

organisation, can but precipitate

constantly worsening conditions
and only play the enemy's game.

How shall this struggle for the
workers and peasants government
be conducted?

The coup de Force of February
fi has cemented the workers' ranks.
The threat of a new blow should
bring about without any delay the
greatest solidity of the workers'
ranks.

The question of a united party is

on the order of the day. For its

realization, united preparatory
meetings must he held now at
which the problems of the party in

the present situation should be ex-

amined.

The question of trade union unity

most he solved iu the immediate
future. Not a single trade union
should agree to a delay of several
weeks and months when danger Is

so imminent. The most efficacious

method of struggle against the re-

actionary offensive is the general
slrike. carried on to victory, until
the bourgeoisie capitulates. It is

precisely for the purpose of assur-
ing the preparation and organiza-
tion of the general strike as the
method of struggle of the workers
under the most favorable conditions
that trade anion unity Is necessary
at once, without bureaucratic de-
toy*.

A united party and a united
trade union movement is not enough
for the solution of the problem of
uniting the workers against the re-

actionary danger. The great ma-
jority of the workers are unorgan-
ized. All of the toiling masses must
be drawn Into the struggle against
reaction. How Is that to be done?
In every factory enterprise and
workshop workers committees should
be elected by the workers in fac-

tories and enterprises. Organize
these committees locally. Central-
ize all these local committees na
tlonally. In this manner, parallel

with the unification of the organ-
ized workers, the organization or
the entire toiling mass will take
place and thus against the Bona-
partlst pretensions of the bourgeoi-
sie and against the rump parlia-
ment quite ready to satisfy these
pretensions, there will develop the
only honest parliamentarian repre-
sentation of the workers of the
country, and in this struggle the
workers and peasants government
will be born.

Anti.Fascist Milftla and the Arm-
fng of the Proletariat to Beat Bach

the Reactionary Bands

But the struggle has begun to
shift to the plane of physical force.

It can develop only on this plane,
for It Is by force alone that a solu-
tion will be reached, that the crisis

will be bridged. The workers, be-
cause they can place no confidence
in bourgeois legality, must take
practical measures to assure them-
selves the defense of their rights.

Anti-Fascist militias must be set
up In every locality and every dis-

trict. The revolutionists who seek
to oppose this under such pretexts
as that "the bourgeoisie will use
this against our organizations

;

there must be no provocation" are
at bottom camouflaged partisans of
restricting the struggle to the plane
of bourgeois legality. The forward
march of reaction will not he avert-
ed "by eschewing provocation". If

necessary the bourgeoisie will In

vent plots to justify violent meas-
ures. The only means of opposing
and of smashing reaction Is by
meeting force with force.

The only guarantee the working
class has to preserve its liberties

at a time when the gangs of reac-
tion are armed in order to gag It,

Is to arm itself as well. "Self-de-
fense of the Masses" is possible
only if every worker has in his

possession the means whereby to
reply to the guns and daggers of
the Fascists. Certain it is that
when the people are armed, far
from "provoking" the reaction, the
latter will show itself far less pro-

vocative.

Reaction Is preparing a new blow.
The danger Is Imminent! To ac-

tion, without a moment's delay I

TRADE ENION U.YITY IN FRANCE
Outstanding iu the struggle against reaction and

Fascism in France is the need for trade union unity.

The general strike of February 12 brought the in-

dustrial power of the masses into bold relief. The
French labor movement, however, is divided. For
years it has been split into two camps—the reformist

C.O.T. (Confederation Generale du Travail] and the

communist-Stalinist C.G.T.l". { Confederation Gener-

ale dn Travail Unltalre). Trade union unity has

been hindered—and even sabotaged—by the bureau-

crats of both centers out of fear, and sectarian in-

terests. The yellow leader of the reformist unions,

Jourhatix, cynically .advised the members of the red

organization lo tear up their cards and join the CO.
T. The Stalinists expelled the advocates of a fusion

congress forthwith.

The -sentiment of the masses which forced the

united front between the Socialist and Stalinist

parties has likewise caused the trade union leaders

to change their tune. The British and American New
Leaders print interesting reports on the latest devel-

opments towards unity in this field. The British

periodical for Oct. VZ states that the C.O.T.V. agreed
to amalgamation "without any question of minorities

or of separate loyalty to other organizations". While
Communists never make this demand a fundamental
consideration in entering or working in reformist or

reactionary trade unions, it Is quite possible that the

Stalinists surrendered to this condition without much
resistance. According to the British New Leader
version this compromise was made In return for the

withdrawal of the suggestion that the trade union,

"have the power to forbid their member.-; belonging
to outside organizations".

How little. If anything, this compromise Is worth
Is seen by the fact that seldom or neveil in the his-

tory of the contemporary trade union movement of

France have Ihe political affiliations of any trade

union member heen brought into question. Three and
four year* ago the Communist League of France
advocated a Congress of Fusion to achieve unity. For
this they were abused, slandered ami even hounded
iu the C.G.T.U. Today the Stalinist union, once
more powerful than the C.G.T. but now only a small
fraction of it, is willing to accept unity on whatever
conditions they can get. Their long record of incom-
petence, mismanagement and splitting has given the

reformists the upper hand. The Stalinists are eating
crow today In payment for their crimes of yesterday.

The American New leader carries a report In Its

latest issue which places an entirely different light

on the matter. The issue, according to this paper, is

not fusion or amalgamation but the dissolution of

the C.G.T.l". and the adherence of all its members to

the C.O.T. They imply that the Stalinists have ac-

ceded to this condition hut balked at the demand that

they drop the light against the Amsterdam Interna-

tional to which the C.G.T. belongs.

The experience of the Stalinists In the trade unions

in France contains an object lesson or the workers
of the rest of the world. The C.G.T.l'. began as the

bigger organization with the onus of splitting the

trade unions on the reformists and social-patriots.

Immediately the new trade union center was created
and it set up the hue and cry for unity, which the
reformers rejected. But that was in Lenin's time.

Since then, a long interval of social-Fascism, inde-

pendent leadership In strikes, unfted front from be-

low and the rest of the rubbish out of the Stalinist

incinerator turned the tide in favor of the C.G.T.
which has been growing steadily at the expense of

the C.G.T.U. Today, under pressure of the workers,
the Stalinists must abandon their organization. They
can accept the piddling concessions offered them by
the other bureaucracy. If there are none then tongue
In cheek, they can crawl in.

The worker today who would place his life In the
hands of these people is displaying about as much
Intelligence as a mother who would entrust the safe-

ty of her child to a blind man on a congested metro-
politan thoroughfare.

» » *

EXPULSION IN BRITAIN
Lest any comrades have doubts on the subject, the

penalty for heresy In the Stalinist church, in Britain
as in the United States, France or Australia, Li ex-
communication. The recently arrived October Issue
of the Red Flag, organ of the Communist League of
Great BritaJn, carries the information (hat two com
rades have been expelled from the High Street Ceil
of the South East District of the Communist party
in London. Their crime is—if the explanation is

necessary—"Trotskyism". Following their expul-
sion, the cell broke up and seven comrades signed a
statement, of which the following is an excerpt:

"Hitler's coming to power, the Brighton T.L'.C.

march and the conduct of the anti-war and anti-
Fascist campaign have made us uneasy as to where
the party Is going. In fraction meetings we have
raised our objections only to he met with furious
personal attacks, leaving our points unanswered. Ws
have made continual efforts to get some explanation
of points In the C. P. policy which seems to us to he
dangerously wrong. ... Of course we were attacked
as Trotskylsts'. . .

."

• • •

SIB STAFFORD MUDDLES OUT
The Right wing of the British Labor Party which

hopes soon again to don the mantle of His Majesty's
Most Loyal Government administered a decisive de-
feat to the Pink-Tea, parlor bolshevik outfit, the
Socialist League, run by Sir Stafford Crips and con-
sorts. This gentleman, it appears, made pretensions
at being the "Left Wing" of the Labor party and
favoring more "revolutionary" action. The three
principal planks In his very radical program were
the abolition of the House of Lords, radical reform
of the House of Commons and the use of emergency
powers by the Labour Government "if the need
arose". But at the Brighton congress of the Lahor
party this "revolutionary" Hon became as tame as a
lamb. He appeared before the delegates, hi« claws
clipped, fawning and bowing before the die-hard
servants of the British Empire. Revolutionary
changes could' be brought ahout, according to this
new type of "revolutionist", by parliamentary meth-
ods provided they were "drastically modernized".
This, says Sir Stafford further, would obviate the
need for violence. Even if we accepted these premis-
es—and they are fundamentally wrong—the question
would still remain as to whether the British capital-
ist- class would allow such parliamentary changes to
be made without challenging them very vehemently
and very violently. Rut before the congress was
over the Socialist League back-watered, agreeing to
support the Executive's recommendations which were
Intentionally vague so that nobody would be com-
mitted to anything. Cripps and his followers had
become so ml'd and peaceful that Herbert Morr'.=sou.
a labor-skate of the old school, took to ch'ding them
for not having progressed beyond the "inevitability
of gradualism" as espoused by the late Sidney Webb,
now Lord Pass field.

The pretenders to being a revolutionary current,
now stripped of all pretensions,' there is room and
need for a genuine left wing In the Labor Party, to
raise the issues sharply and to fight the lackeys of
the King as only revolutionists can.
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PROPOSED PROGRAM FOR ThE NEW PARTY
(Continued from Page I)

by which the actual dictatorship of the controlling

minority expresses Itself. The state or government

is thus the political Instrument through which the

owning class exercises and maintains its power. As

the necessary political phase, therefore, of the change

of ownerhlp and control of Industry, the workers In

ths cities and on the land must take control of state

power by revolutionary means.

ROLE OF THE REVOLUTIONARY PARTY

Consequently a revolutionary political party be-

comes all-important and Indispensable. The class

war Is fought by class armies. The working class as

a whole—to say nothing of Its necessary allies in

other sections of the population—is not characterized

by firm homogeneity. It is divided by conflicting

philosophies bv separatist Interests of caste, religion,

nationality, race, sex, age. As is tragically evident

today, without the revolutionary party Us most vali-

ant struggles fail to achieve lasting results. The

working class us a class, as a whole, cannot directly

plan and guide Its battles, any more than each

platoon in an army can elaborate the strategy and

tactics of war. For that a staff, a vanguard is nec-

essary—not imposed from above as In a capitalist

army, without the possibility of control and verifica-

tion' from the ranks, but rising from the rank by

tested ability and common approval. This Is the

revolutionary political party. It embraces the most

.advanced, the most militant, the most devoted work-

ers unites thorn firmly on the basis of tested princi-

ples, and welds them together in rigorous discipline.

CONQUEST OF POWER
The opportunity for the workers to take power will

come in the course of the disintegration of material

life and of culture under capitalist dictatorship. The

masses will find themselves faced with growing

hunger, impoverishment, curtailment of social serv-

ices, and the threat or actuality of fascism and war.

Taking advantage of the growing discontent gener-

ated by the crisis in the capitalist dictatorship, led

on by the advanced workers In the revolutionary

party and supported by ever larger and more signifl-

can sections of the population, the workers will take

power and put an end to the destructive course of

capitalist dictatorship.

In this struggle the workers, under the guidance

of the revolutionary party, will forge new weapons.

The united action of workers" organisations, defend-

ing workers' rights in the period of capitalist disin-

tegration, will provide the basis for the building of

genuinely united revolutionary organizations of the

workers, the Workers' Councils. It is through, them,

not through the existing governmental apparatus,

that the workers will take power. This will be no

violation of essential democratic principle, for' it is

not the existing governmental forms, representing the

interests only of the capitalist minority, but the

Workers' Councils that express the political will and

social interests of all the socially productive elements

of the nation. To defeat the capitalist government

and to transfer all power to the Workers' Councils,

the workers must be prepared to use whatever means

are necessary.

CONSOLIDATION OF WORKERS* RULE

Having taken power, the revolutionary government

must be ready to meet the violence of the overthrown

but still dangerous forces of reaction. The workers

will abolish the whole machinery of the capitalist

state in order to render it incapable of counter-revo-

lutionary activity and because it cannot serve as the

instrumentality for establishing the new order. Its

place will be taken by the workers' state. Thus the

workers' state, while assuring and continually ex-

tending far more genuine and substantial democratic

rights to all those who accept the new order than

ever enjoyed by the masses under capitalism, will

function as a dictatorship of the entire working

class against its enemies.

Against the forces seeking to restore the old order,

the workers will fight with every weapon to establish

and to assure their own democracy. Workers' demo-

cracy will not mean democracy for capitalists, ex-

ploiters, and parasites. The workers' state will rep-

resent only the working and socially useful elements

of the nation, and will function openly as the enemy

of all who uphold the old capitalist order. Against

capitalist legality, serving the interests of a bank-

rupt minority, will be set revolutionary legality, rest-

ing on the will of the overwhelming majority.

FOUNDATIONS OF A SOCIALIST SOCIETY

The most important of the economic measures to-

be taken by the revolutionary government In its ini-

tial period is the appropriation and socialization,

without compensation, of all monopolies In industry

and land ;
all mines, factories and shipping ; all public

utilities, railroads and other organized means of

communication L all banks, credit agencies, gold

stores; and all other supplies and services that the

revolutionary government finds it necessary to take

over in order to lay the foundations of a socialist

society. This socialization of the means of produc-

tion and exchange injures only the small handful of

financiers, landlords and industrialists whose private

control of the resources of the country Is the source

of hunger, unemployment and Insecurity for the great

bulk of the people. The policy of socialization pur-

sued by the Workers' State will make possible the

guarantee to every willing worker of a well-paid Job,

security against unemployment, and insurance against

industrial risks, old age, and sickness. There will

be no need for the Workers' State to impose arbi-

trary and oppressive mea-sures upon small Individual

proprietors and farmers. The example of the social

and personal advantages of the socialist organization

of production, and assistance from the workers' gov-

ernment, can be trusted to lead them to voluntary

collectivization. Socialism will release the produc-

tive forces to serve the needs of men, and will enable

production to be planned rationally in terms of actual

social requirements. It will allow the utilization of

every technical improvement. The leisure and edu-

cational opportunities which will accompany these

material advantages, together with removal of the

dead-weight of the perverted capitalist culture, will

offer every individual possibilities for the fullest

creative development.

THE GOAL OF A CLASSLESS SOCIETY

The elimination of all socially useless and parasitic

classes and groups will proceed simultaneously with

these material and cultural changes. The entire

population of the country will be transformed Into

a community of free producers owning the total

productive wealth and resources of society. The need

of coercion and repression of socially alien classes

will disappear with the disappearance of these classes.

With it will vanish the need for a state machinery-

even the workers' state. The noblest objective of

the human race, the classless socialist society which

inaugurates a new era for all mankind, will be real-

ized.

WORLD-SOCIALISM
The Workers Party of the U. S. alma not merely

to lead the working class in taking political power

and establishing socialism within the United Stat**,

but to Join the revolutionary workers of all other

countries in building world-socialism. Modern forces

•1 production have compelled capitalism itself to

transcend national boundaries. Imperialism, itself

a predatory force, can not, however, achieve a har-

monious society. World-socialism is the only solu-

tion for the conflicts and disorders u- the modern

world, 88 well as for the major contradict)oas within

a single nation. A socialist society will utilize

rationally the natural resources and productive ma-

chinery of the earth in the interests of the people of

the earth, and solve the conflict between the efficient

development of productive forces and the restric-

tions of artificial national boundaries. It will grant

the rights of free cultural self-determination and

self-development to all nations and all individuals.

World socialism will remove the causes of Interna-

tional wars that under capitalism now seriously

threaten to send mankind into barbarism or complete

destruction.

INADEQUACY OF EXISTING PARTIES

The founding of the New Party on the basis of the

present program is the one possible step toward

revolutionary unity. A mere attempt to fuse the

programs and tactics of existing parties of protest

would lead nowhere since careful analysis reveals

their falsity and inadequacy.

a. Socialist Party

The Socialist Party is not a party of revolution but

of reform and pacifism. The fundamental error of

all wings of the party Is the failure to grasp the na-

ture of the state. From this flows its parliamentary

illusions, its notion that the workers can achieve

power within the framework of existing state forms,

its faith in the sweet reasonableness of the capital-

ist dictatorship, its fetishism of capitalist democracy,

its policies of class collaboration. It is affiliated and

gives allegiance to the bankrupt Second International,

which bears the responsiblity for supporting the

last imperialist war, and whose leading section, the

German Social-Democracy, openly aided the capital-

ists to suppress revolutionary uprisings of the work-

ers and made possible the triumph of Fascism In

Germany. The Socialist Party conducts no system-

atic struggle against, the reactionaries in the trade

union movement and important sections of the Party

are directly associated with these elements. Though

now as at other periods in its history the Party con-

tains many sound and leftward moving workers, the

powerful right wing elements of the Party openly

spurn and combat all revolutionary tendencies. The

radical phrases of the centrist wing represented by

the "Militant" leaders serve as- a cover for an essen-

tially reformat attitude. The Party and the Second

International with which it is affiliated therefore

serve the purpose of preventing the consistent evolu-

tion of the workers to revolutionary Marxism.

h. The Communist Part;

The rise of fundamentally antl-Marxlan nationalist

tendencies and the abandonment of the principle of

workers' democracy in the Third International and

its sections, constitute the twin source of their de-

cline and Impotence. No semblance of party demo-

cracy obtains in the International or its sections.

They have sponsored divisive tactics in the trade

unions and other mass organizations, the policy of

building dual sectarian unions, the theory of social

fascism and the tactic one day of the united front

from below, and the next day of purely formal united

fronts "only from above" in which non-aggression

pacts with reformist parties are concluded. They

have brought low, vicious tactics into the labor

movement, time and again ordering their members to

break wp meetings called by other labor organiza-

tions, and to beat up spokesmen of other viewpoints.

They have followed an unprincipled zig-zag policy,

which in the United States, for example, has ranged

from the "broad" opportunistic efforts in support' of

the LaFollette agrarian movement to partisan ex-

clusiveness and ultra-Leftism. In their own ranks,

dissident opinion is stifled and bureaucratism reigns

supreme.

The C. I. and Its sections are completely and

mechanically dominated by the C.P.S.U. As the revo-

lutionary tide temporarily subsided in other coun-

tries, the Russian workers were obviously confronted

with the need of concentrating upon the tremendous

task of laying the foundations of a socialist economy

in the Soviet Union, in expectation of decisive aid

from the workers in other lands when the next revo-

lutionary wave raised them to power. At this Junc-

ture the leaders of the C.P.S.U., however, instead of

pursuing this work of laying the foundations of a

socialist economy in the S.U. as one significant part

of the movement for world revolution, adopted the

position that socialist society could be built in the

Soviet Union even though revolutions did not take

place in other countries and that the building and

defense of "socialism in the Soviet Union" is the fir^

and well-nisrh exclusive task of the entire world rev-

olutionary movement. In the process of mechanically

imposing this position upon the Communist parties

of other countries all semblance of party democracy

was wiped out. These parties. Instead of concentrat-

ing their attention and energies primarily upon ad-

vancing the revolutionary movement and seeking the

overthrow of the capitalist state in those countries,

became little more than agitational groups dedicated

to so-called "defense of the Soviet Union", pacifist

activities for disarmament and "against war and

Fascism", etc.

This degeneration of the Communist parties every-

where and their diversion from the task of achieving

the revolution in the capitalist countries, weakened

the defense of the Soviet Union and contributed to

the defeat of the workers In other lands, as so tragic-

ally demonstrated by the collapse of the C. P. in

Germany when Hitler came to power. In order there-

fore to accomplish the effective defense of the Soviet

Union today, as well as successful workers' revolu-

tions elsewhere, it Is necessary to establish new
revolutionary parties throughout the world and a

new revolutionary International. The Workers Party

pledges its support to these revolutionists in the

Soviet Union who flght for the revival of the Com-
munist Party of Lenin's time, based on the principles

of revolutionary Internationalism and party demo-

cracy. To accomplish all these objectives we devote

ourselves with all our energies to the building of the

new revolutionary party and International in the

United States and other capitalist countries.

THE DEFENSE OF THE SOVIET UNION

Our opposition to the Stalinist parties, in no way

affects our unswerving solidarity with the Soviet

Union. Our attitude toward the Soviet Union differs

basically from our attitude to any capitalist country:

The Soviet Union Is a workers* state, product of the

Russian revolution and beacon light of inspiration to

the workers of the entire world. Despite all the

difficulties imposed upon It by its isolation within a

ring of capitalist enemies, the Russian workers have

already accomplished marvels, and have demonstrated

beyond doubt that a socialist order of society is

manifestly superior to capitalism even In its best

period. The unconditional defense of the Soviet

Union is an elementary duty of every worker and

progressive-minded person. Any attempt by the im-

perialists of any land to attack or undermine the

Soviet Onion will find the revolutionists of the Work-

ers Party ready to defend It to the utmost. Against

all anti-Marxian nationalist tendencies, however, we

reaffirm that socialism cannot he built In the Soviet

Unlo alone and that the real defense of the Soviet

Union depends not upon the League of Nations, non-

aggression pacts, or any such measures, but upon

successful workers' revolutions in other countries.

c. Intermediate Groupings

While challenging the C.P. and S.P. and the Inter-

nationals of which they are a part, the Workers Party

of the U. S. likewise firmly opposes the formation of

any centrist organization based upon a national ex-

istence and trying to occupy a middle-of-the-road

position between the C. P. and S. P. The party

opposes any Utopian attempt to reconcile reformism

and revolutionary Marxism or to find nn independ-

ent position between the two.

d. Labor and Farmer-Labor Parties

At present the Farmer-Labor party movement in

this country is weak and inconsequential. It Is,

however, possible that there will rise into being a

fairly "radical" Banner-labor movement, or some
combination of farmer, labor and middle class move-

ments, which will seek to reform capitalism.

The workers' revolutionary movement faces a

complicated problem in dealing with such develop-

ments. It is not the task of the revolutionary party

to engage in building up any party of reform. In the

period of capitalist decline, so-caiied reformist par-

ties cannot pretend lo the progressive role they have

played decades ago. Political and economic conces-

sions can now be wrested from Ihe capitalist class

only by means of the most resolute and militant class

struggle. Besides, any party which purports to rep-

resent two or more classes on an equal footing, or

to direct its appeal "to all classes", is essentially a

middle class party doomed to irresolution and sur-

render to the big capitalists in every decisive test.

We do not believe that the American working class

must Inevitably pass through a protracted experience

with reformist parties. If is entirely possible that it

will eilher skip this stage, or else concentrate it

within a brief period. Another dangerous aspect of

middle class reform movements, in the present period,

is the fact that they easily fall prey to those dema-

gogic appeals, chauvinistic slogans and reactionary

ideas of class harmony which are the hallmark of

the fascist movement. However, the membership of

these groups represent real blocs of social unrest

and of potential antagonism to the existing order.

They must be won to support the revolutionary move-

ment. The revolutionary party will show them by

theory and historical example, and above ali by its

own activities that the actual consequences of the

policies of reform movements, here as in all other

countries, are directly opposed to their avowed aims,

that they act to preserve, not to reform capitalism

into something that is not capitalism, and hence are

of no lasting value to the workers. In order that it

may effectively perform this task the revolutionary

party must at all times maintain Its own political

anil organizational fntegrity.

FOR THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
The W. P. realizes that the liberation struggle of

the working class is an international struggle and

that Ihe working class must be an international

party. We hold that the existing international or-

ganizations of labor of the Socialist and Communist
parties are bankrupt and can no longer serve its

interests. We are therefore committed not only to

the formation of new revolutionary parties through-

out the world, but the formation of a New (Fourth)

International. Such an International does not now
exist. It cannot be brought into existence by an

amalgamation of the Second and Third Internationals

or created on the basis of a mixture of the bankrupt

policies of the two. It must be built up on the foun-

dations of revolutionary Marxism. The Workers
Party is therefore prepared to cooperate with all

groups and parties in other countries which stand

on the same fundamental program as our own for

the speediest possible establishment of the New In-

ternational.

THE MAIN TASK
The main and immediate task of the W.P. is the

mobilization of the American masses for the over-

throw of capitalism and the establishment of a

workers' republic in the IT. S. To this end the Party

will work within the mass organizations of workers

and farmers and will support and seek to give lead-

ership to all their immediate practical struggles,

strikes, demonstrations, mass action for relief and

social insurance, fights against lynching, evictions,

foreclosures, etc. The W.P. will participate with its

own candidates and program in election campaigns.

It will carry on constant propaganda to convince the

workers of its theoretic competence by the cogency

of its analysis, the accuracy of Its predictions and

the applicability of Its proposed solutions. Every-

where, it will seek to demonstrate In action the suc-

cess of its mass leadership.

THE TRADE UNIONS

The trade unions are the basic organs of working-

class defense against capitalist aggression, and of all

trade unions the most important are those in the

large shops, mills, factories, and mines of the basic

industries.

With these as its base, the Party will penetrate

similarly the unions and federations of all groups of

workers, aetivizing and polidealizing their struggles.

The main aim of the W.P. in the trade unions is to

infuse them witli the spirit and policy of class-

struggle and to aid in developing a militant leader-

ship in accord therewith. We shall encourage and

inspire workers in the unions to tight against auto-

cracy, corruption and gangsterism and against the

class collaboration tendency so prevalent in the trade

union movement, wherever these appear. We are

opposed to any general policy of dual unionism, re-

cognizing that a divided trade union movement fac-

ilitates the progress of reaction and Fascism. In

particular, the Workers Party Is opposed to the

Communist party policy of building paper unions,

mechanically controlled by the Party, which are in no

sense genuine mass organizations. The W.P. stands

for rank and file control, trade union democracy, as

essential If the workers are to have confidence in

their organizations and are willing to flght for them.

The Workers Party does not believe, however, that

the American Federation of Labor has any right to

claim a monopoly in the field of labor organization.

Too often the Federation has repelled workers in

the basic industries by an Insistence on craft union-

forms. In numerous cases, important groups have

been forced out of its ranks by bureaucracy, rack-

eteering and other evils which have tended to bring

the labor movement into disrepute. Where the

masses form independent unions as a result of such

Intolerable situations the W.P. will support them in

their efforts and struggles. It will, however, continue

to work for a united, industrially constructed and

militant trade union movement.
The Workers Party stands for industrial unionism,

and will press forward the issue of amalgamation In

every field in which such action Is necessary.

We warn the organized workers against the ten-

dency, particularly noticeable since the NRA, to tie

the trade union movement up with the capitalist

government. This trend, nourished and supported by

many of the leaders of the American Federation of

Labor, must inevitably result, if It is allowed to

continue, in emasculating the unions, in restricting

the right to strike, to picket and carry on any normal

activity, and in-preparing for the fascist "corpera-

tlve state".

AGRICULTURAL WORKERS AND FARMERS
The section of the agricultural population on which

the Workers Party bases Itself directly consists of

the agricultural laborers whose standard of living

Is even lower than that of the industrial workers

and whose efforts to organize in order to improve

their conditions are met by the most brutal repres-

sion. The organization of these workers into mili-

tant unions is an essential part of the development

of the revolutionary movement in the United States.

The Workers 1'arty will give special attention to

this task, and pledges its fullest support to all the

struggles of the oppressed agricultural workers.

Millions of shaze-croppers and tenant farmers In

various sections of the United States have been re-

duced to virtual servitude and a peasant basis of

existence. Rven those farmers who nominally own

the land they occupy, are loaded with a growing

burden of mortgages and debts and under capitalism

are less and less able to make a living from the sale

of their produce. This situation has driven them to

openly violent "Holiday" movements, milk strikes,

anti-foreclosure and anti-eviction demonstrations,

etc. The Workers Party pledges its support to the

struggles of the farmers against our common enemy.

These struggles, however, have a consistently pro-

gressive character and can achieve lasting results

only if they are directed against the capitalist system

itself. For the farmers, as well as for all oppressed

groups, emancipation and security can come only

through Joint revolutionary struggle with the work-

ins: class for a socialist society.

NEGROES AND OTHER OPPRESSED RACIAL
GROUPS

The Negroes compose the most exploited and per-

secuted section of the population of this country.

Itacial differences are used by the capitalist dictator-

ship to drive down the standard of living of all work-

ers :md to keep them from uniting against their

oppressors and thus achieving complete emancipa-

tion. The Workers Party will labor unceasingly to

convince the white workers on the one hand, and the

Negroes and other oppressed racial groups, such as

Japanese, Mexicans and Filipinos, on the other hand,

that their interests are the same. It stands for the

complete social, political and economic equality of the

Negroes and ali other races, and will flght against

every form of race discrimination, wage differentials,

lynchings, Jim Crowism, the barring of Negroes and

other groups from the trade unions, and all other

forms of racial and national chauvinism. At the same

time, we point out that the Negro urban and rural

masses cannot achieve deliverance by reliance upon

Negro capitalists and middle class elements or a so-

called "Negro capitalism". Only by allying themselves

with all other workers for the complete abolition of

capitalism will they gain freedom from exploitation

and tyranny.

COLONIAL PEOPLES
The workers in the United States and the peoples

of Latin America, the Philippines, Hawaii and Liber-

ia, have one enemy in common—American imperial-

ism. The Workers Party pledges its unqualified and

active support to these peoples in every progressive

struggle they undertake to gain the unhampered

right of self-determination, free from military, poli-

tical or economic intervention or pressure by U. S.

imperialism. Our Party stands for the unconditional

and immediate independence of the Philippine Is-

lands, Hawaii, Porto Itico, the Virgin Islands and

all other colonies and dependencies of the U. S., and

for the withdrawal of all troops from any territory

outside the boundaries of the U.S. The -Workers

Party is further pledged to active opposition to any

endeavor by American imperialism, be it open or

masked, to infringe upon the right of self-determina-

tion of any nation or people.

PROFESSIONAL AND TECHNICAL WORKERS
The Workers Party will seek to overcome the tra-

ditional hesitancy of American professional and

technical workers to take part in Social and political

activity and to draw them along with all other ex-

ploited groups into the labor and revolutionary move-

ment. We recognize that the professional and tech-

nical workers have a distinctive contribution to make
both in the struggle to overthrow capitalism and in

the building of a new social order. With these con-

siderations in mind the W.P. will build up organ

izations of these workers and seek to penetrate ex-

isting organizations.

THE UNEMPLOYED
The great and largely permanent army of the un-

employed during the period of the rapid decline of

capitalism is a vast depository of every kind of social

discontent. In a position where the conduct of their

lives has lost social meaning, the unemployed will

join with the movement that convincingly promises

them a new and Integral place In the social order.

Unless the working-class movement by giving sup-

port to their struggles and by convincing presentation

of the revolutionary way out of the crisis, draws In

the unemployed, they will be a prey to chauvinistic

and military propaganda, to fake social nostrums and

to Fascist demagog)'. The Workers party will resist

all efforts to erect barriers between the employed

and unemployed and will constantly stress the com-

munity of interest between them. It pledges support

to all struggles of the unemployed masses for relief,

against evictions, for social insurance, etc.

STRUGGLE AGAINST IMPERIALIST WAB
The Workers Party is pledged to a revolutionary

struggle against war, which can be eliminated only

by the overthrow of the society which breeds if. It

will strive by every means in its power to prevent

the outbreak of another imperialist war.
t

It will

combat the Idea that it is to the interest of the work-

ers to support defense of the (capitalist) "father-

land", based as this idea is on the conception of a

community of interest between classes which capital-

ism by its very nature makes impossible. The masses

have no fatherland save the one they conquer when

capitalism is overthrown. The Workers Party re-

jects the Utopian and illusory ideas of pacifism. We
support ardently the wars of the oppressed against

the oppressor, of the enslaved peoples against their

imperialist exploiters, of the colonies against those

who keep them in servitude, of the nationalities, races

and minorities who groan under the yoke of a ruling

caste. Against imperialist war the Workers Party

opposes not a futile policy of folded arms, passive

resistance, "conscientious objection", and other mid-

dle class nostrums, but the working-class policy of

'utilizing the crisis into which capitalism is plunged

by such a war, for the purpose of bringing the war

to an end by overthrowing the warmongers and es-

tablishing the rule of the working class.

THE YOUNO WORKERS
The capitalist system has throughout its existence

been marked by the most hideous exploitation of

children and youth. Capitalist society today cannot

offer Jobs even at starvation wages to millions of its

youth, but only frustration or actual destruction nn-

Intervention in Cuba
(Contined fiom Page 3)

such a country to the revolutionary

forces. Within a backward country

the revolution cannot be brought to

close with the proletariat in

power unless intervention is de-

feated. Intervention can only be

defeated by a policy that combines

the extension and the deepening of

the revolution with maneuvers to

modify intervention. Such cannot

be accomplished If instructions are

issued not to seize eighty percent

of the property of the country.

The first task of the revolution-

ary force is to square accounts

with its own exploiters. And In

Cuba this primarily means Ameri-

can imperialism. When a worker

of the United States or Cuba speaks

of his own exploiters he is speak-

ing of American imperialism.

The Stalinists' betrayal In Cuba
is an American expression of the

revision of Marxism and their con-

cept of the character of the Cuban
revolution as the "Agrarian Anti-

Imperialist revolution" that estab-

lishes a "Democratic Dictatorship

jf the Proletariat and Peasantry".

It Is the logical result of the theory

af socialism in one country. It Is

the first fruit of the American-

Soviet recognition and a victory

Cor American imperialsm.

—HUGO OEHLER,

der Fascist reaction or war. The

working and student youth will

ilnd in the Workers Party, which

lims at the establishment of a so-

cialist society, the constant cham-

lion of their interests.

The Workers Party stands, first

if all, for the abolition of child

tabor up to the age of 16. In its

place we demand the provision of

adequate educational, vocational

and recreational opportunities, and

adequate governmental maintenance

of school children. The Workers

Party advocates breaking down the

archaic and harmful bars estab-

lished in many trade unions against

/oung workers, and the admission

if the latter without discrimination,

l'he party stands for equal wages

for equal work for young and old.

The Workers Party proposes that

all those eighteen years of age and

older shall have the full right to

vote. It energetically opposes all

attempts at militarism of the youth

.n the interests of the capitalist

class, condemns compulsory mili-

tary training in the schools of this

country, and such Institutions as

the C.M.T.C, R.O.T.C., C.C.C., the

Boy Scouts movement and the like.

The Party will undertake as one

of its most urgent and important

tasks the building of a youth or-

ganization embracing young work-

ers, young farmers and young Stu-

dents and based on the party's

principles of revolutionary Marx-

ism.

THE UNITED FRONT
In spite of organizational and

political differences, the workers,

to defend their rights and advance

their interests, must achieve united

iction. If they do not, wage and

relief cuts, increasing abrogation of

;iolittcaI and civil liberties and

finally war and the victory of fas-

cism are assured. This does not

mean the false and in practice dis-

ruptive united front such as was
proposed by the Communist party

in the "united-front-from-below".

Likewise, the W.P. rejects arbitra-

ry arrangements between bureau-

cratic officials imposed upon the

masses, and so-called "non-aggres-

sion pacts" which in practice mean
capitulation to reformist tendencies

since they obscure differences of

principle between reformist and

the revolutionary party. The Work-

ers Party stands lor an honest,

straightforward, carefully defined

united front of organizations on

specific and immediate Issues fac-

ing the workers. Such united front

actions in which the participating

organzations retain complete poli-

tical and organizational independ-

. .^nce, teach the workers the need

and value of unity, expose the

weakness or treachery of reaction-

ary and reformist leaders, and give

the revolutionary party the oppor-

tunity to show in action the cor-

rectness of Its principles and tac-

tics. Thus, united front actions

are indispensable preparations for

the genuine unity which, In the

revolutionary crisis, will enable

the workers to take power. The
Workers Party, therefore, urges

vigorous united front actions of all

working ciass organizations when-
ever the interests of the working

class as a wholec an be defended

or advanced thereby.

CONCLUSION
We call upon the American mass-

es not to submit passively to In-

justice, not to be deceived by half-

measures and so to drift into

greater and greater misery. The
present social order Is out of tune

with the enormous progress labor

or productive capacity has made.
Due to this discrepancy we starve

while there Is plenty, and unless

the prevailing social system is re-

placed by a scientific soclalst eco-

nomy, the modern world will sink

Into barbarism. Catastrophe will

be avoided, and happiness for all

will displace misery if the masses
realize the truth and act positively

on that basis. American workers
and their allies must make real

the vision of a nation of free men
and equals, knowing no oppressors,

no oligarchy of birth or wealth, no
class distinctions. They must Join

with the workers of the world Id

the creation of a new society, a
world federation of workers' re-

publics.
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10,000 Pennsylvania

Silk Workers to Swell

Ranks ofStrikingDyers

Weekly Organ of the Communist League of America

Union Solidarity

with Unemployed

League
Paterson, Nov. 2.—Hounding the

first strike week the Puterson dyers

are maintaining the traditions of

militancy for which the silk indus-

try is nationally famed.

The Dyers Federation has been

demanding the thirty-hour week,

one dollar an hour, and the union

ahop. The bosses, up to the pres-

ent refuse to grunt any more thnn

the 38 hour week with no reduction

in pay. With this the parleys dis-

continued, the union constantly

gaining in strength, the battle-front

extending into Pennsylvania and a

ring of fighting dyers mussed
around every open shop and every

stab house still open.

Strike Ranks Swelling

The Federation of Silk and Ray-
on Dyers went into the battle a

week ago strong and confident. Its

iceling of power was more than
justified. More than 80 percent of

the dyeing industry had previously

been organized by them. 25,000

workers answered the strike call

immediately on its issuance. As we
go to press anywhere between ten

to llfteen thousand will follow the!

example in Pennsylvania and else-
1

where. During this last week two
of the largest bleaching houses, the

Standard Bleachery and the Fair-

view Bleachery, previously open
shop fortresses, have joined the

strike front. l.iitlO workers are em-
ployed in these establishments.

The stay-at-home idea is furth-

est from the minds of the dyers
during the strike. Ticket lines of
thousands are bit the march every
morning. Injunctions, cops and
thugs are brushed aside by the

fighting determination by the work-
ers. In Hudson County a judge's
ruling restrictIns picket lines to

four strikers became a worthless

scrap of paper when 400 strikers

marched before one of the local

mills. The police conveniently for-

got the law and thought it best not
to interfere.

Unemployed League Aiding

Another extremely hopeful sign

for the victory of the strike is the
cooperation of unemployed workers
on picket lines and In striking
large shops still working.

A letter sent by George Baldanzi,
president of the dyers federation,

to the Unemployed League calls

upon them to pitch in with the
strikers and make the battle a suc-
cess. This offer has been accepted,

and as in Minneapolis and Toledo,
the Unemployed league of Pennsyl-
vania Is mobilizing its members in

Allentown to strike one of the key
shops in that state, the National
Piece Dye Works.

So effective has been the tie-up

in the dye industry that several

large Jobbers and commission hous-
es are stopping work on orders in

weaving mills for the duration of

the strike. The effect of this and
similar moves will be to throw
thousands of weavers out of work
because o£ the inability to get the
silk and rayons dyed. The dyers
strike must end in the complete
paralysis of the entire silk Indus
try.

Meantime it is entirely to the in-

terests of the weavers and other
crafts connected with the fabrica-
tion of the product to cast their
lot in with the dyers. More than
1,000 weavers are already on strike.

The bosses are flagrantly violating
the contract. Abuses are wide-
spread. To add fuel to the fire the
weaving employers are taking ev-
ery advantage of the passivity of
the workers to wipe out all vestiges

of union conditions. One of these
methods is the organization of

company unions. In Newton, N.J.,

members of the U.T.W. are being
discharged and then rehired only
on the condition that they join the
company union.

Everything favors a victorious
outcome of the dyers strike, barring
timidity or capitulation of the
leadership. The weavers can share
In this victory provided they give
the dyers their complete solidarity

and if necessary are prepared to

take a bold aggressive stand before
the height of the season is over.

Instructions for

New Party Voters

The greatest task before nil

revolutionary workers is the

building of the New Party.

The Communist League calls

upon you to supaort them in this

titanic jot).

hi this election, we ask for

your support by writing in the

iiitme of J. P. Cannon as a dem-

onstration of rolldarity in the

< -resition of the new party.

Last minute Instructions:

When yon e: iter the polling

bolli pay no a tention to any

levers. There i = space for writ-

ing in names. I'.se that space

to write in thi name of James

P. Cannon for Governor. Do
not write any i lore or less than

specified here. Do not write in

names for any other candidates.

Be Mire to use unly an ordinary

b'.ack lead pene 1, Bring it with

yon as they ar.- not supplied at

polls.

For the New Party!
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New Dealers

Bolt Sinclair

In Epic Flight

Joining Ranks of Forgotten

Men He Calls to God
For Succor

Union
Forces

Fight

A&P
ToBackDown
Spreading of Strike and

Boycott Threat Calls

Bosses Bluff

"Police Attacks

"Deplored" by
Tory Diehard
With an overwhelming rush of

liberality as election time draws
near, the political opponents of

Governor Lehman have pounced
upon the bruta! beating of the

"hunger marcher i" in Albany, and
are trying to make of this mon-
strous crime u political football.

The tender heart, of liobert Moses.

Republican candidate for Governor,

bled with compassion as he witnes-

sed the scene: the highway to Al-

bany strewn with the prostrate

bodies of bruised and bleeding men
and women, victims of the police

thugs.

And as polling time approaches,

can Governor Lehman afford to be

outdone in mercy and compassion?
No! A thousand times no! Have
Republicans then the monopoly as

defenders of democratic rights? If

Lehman is pricl.ed, doth he not
bleed. His reply should set at rest,

oni-e and for ail, his Republican
maligners.

"I am withour authority," said

in effect the Governor of the Ktate

of New York, "but 1 affirm my be-

lief in the right of peaceful assem-
bly."

And the crowning touch ! The
wonder of wond -rs ! The miracle
of miracles! Mayor Thacher of

Albany, whose < >ps beat up the
hunger marcher: , yet. Mayor Tha-
cher himself issu.'d this statement:

"I believe thoroughly in the
rights of any group to public as-

sembly.''

Election Baku fir Cracked Skulls

Then It is unanimous! And the
"'hunger marcher -s", wards pro-tem
of ths Government flophouse, their

wounds tenderly cared for, may
console themselves with these mag-
nanimous statements, balm for

their wounds. From now until

November 6, Election Day, they
are safe from police clubs, from
merciless beating i. From now un-
til November 6 [hey have the full

right of Democratic assemblage.
They may meet, they may protest

within moderation.

But after November 8, we can
offer them no guarantee. They
must guard thei r heads as best
they can. Gove -nor Moses cannot
.save them. Governor Solomon
cannot save them. Nor can Gov-
ernor Amter. After November 6,

affairs are restored to normal or-

der, and the police reign supreme
again.

But is It not pleasant to realize

that there is one short season when
the jobless have a voice, when the
cops must swathe their billies in

election ribbons, when the most re-

actionary political leader and the
most brutal ward heeler speaks the
language of justice and democra-
cy?

Abandoned by his Democratic
colleagues in Cilifornia: spurned
liy Farley, high-hatted by lioose-

velt. double-en ssed by Creel,

gypped in general to a fare-ye-

well, the saintly Ppton Sinclair

turn- to God for aid.

Fai in» it from us to doubt the

efficacy of prayer, which has served

the holy church mid generations of

sanctimonious exploiters right well.

Nevertheless, it 1? our sober judg-

ment that Sinoh-ir will be very

little benefitted. We question that

God has lost his well-known poli-

tical acumen, lie still sides, we
take it, with the bigger battalions.

And, its we view the present poli-

tical line-up of torces, even taking
info account the possibility of a
last minute swit -b on the purt of

Jehovah to the :;Ide of KPIC, and
reckoning upon tie votes of all the
resident angels U-herubims not eli-

gible because of age limitations),

the situation, we won Id say, is still

unfavorable to Cpton. Gabriel may
turn up nnexpee'edly 'at the EPIC
headquarters, bill Creel and Farley
can still deliver i tore votes.

"Liberal" Ve /sus "Liberal"

Leaving God < nt of Ihe picture

for the present, as an unknown
quantity, the California political

battlefield affords an amazing clar-

iiicatlon of the c'ass struggle. Class

lines have completely obliterated

the traditional ) arty lines. Reac-
tion in all camp: ha-; organized to

beat Sinclair. The "liberal" Mr.
Creel, the "Libi ra!" Mr. Howard
of the Scripps-I :oward pre*s. the
entire Dcuiocra.ic machine are
joined in a des;ierate struggle to

defeat the Democratic candidate,

I lie "liberal" Mr. Upton Sinclair,

and to put In oilice the .suddenly-

turned liberal Republican candi-
date, the choice of the arch-Tory
G.O.P. .machine, now miraculously

A supporter of Ifooseveif's New
Deal.

Sinclair may he a charlatan, or
nit-wit. or both. That is not his

crime against the Democratic Par-
ty of California and Hie U.S.A. His
crime lies in the fact lhat he
sought to revive the hopes of the
cheated working class, lo restore

faith best forgotten in the supposed
pro-labor principles of the New
Deal. In vain he repeats that is

only urging what Koosevelt has
urged, that his basic program is a

New Deal program. That is pre-

cisely what the Administration
wishes to forgel. and wishes the
voters everywhere to forget.

It is exceedingly unpleasant for

Roosevelt to be reminded, and for

the voters to be reminded, that the
New Deal promhed (even if it was
all in the spirit of fun and good
sound politics) to restore purchas-
ing power by raising wages, to clip

the wings of the bankers, to mod-
erate the greed of industry, to take
care of the unemployed. All this

As we go to press, the directors
of the Atlantic and Pacific Tea
Company show -signs or "backing
down" from their announced policy

of closing all of their stores hi sec-

tiros where they were faced with
"bibor tronbies".

Outwardly proceeding with their

bluff in Cleveland, Ohio, by the
removal of men handise from the

MO clostd stores in that city, the

A. & I', officials nevertheless and
at The same Time issued mollifying
statements having to do with the
possibility hi' reopening these same
stores.

The earlier report that the board
of direct firs were agreed on accept-
ing the settlement proposals of the
National Labor Helations Hoard
prnvi-d premature. However, the

ttutetuetits emanating from the
chain store iillii-iaU were far re-

moved from their earlier bold
stand.

"It is impossible for the Board
i,f Directors to make final decision
upon Ihe qiiesiii-n of their ability

lo open the company's stores in

Cleveland until a further study
has been made o. the problems in-

volved," the not' -commit till state-

ment of the board of directors read.

At the same tii le. it was observed
that the work of removing the mer-
chandise was in all practical pur-
poses halted, wiih only a skeleton
crew going throi gh the motions.

Faced witli Hi- extension of the
strike to other t Ities in Ohio, the
threat of strike in Mhvaukee. the
imminent boycott in Chicago, Xew
York and other large cities, to say
nothing of iho.-c smaller towns
where the chains are none too pop-
ular tiie A. & 1". were forced, at
leii.-it in their pi blic utterances, to

backwater. If the movement of
protest is not p -I'mitted to die, if

Ihe strike wave strikes swift and
hard wherever tiie A. & P. has its

stores, they will surrender entirely.

It is more than a little disquiet-
ing, however, lo i-ead that Ihe Meat
("utters' Union "leaders" in Cincin-
nati have oi-ctereil the post]ninemen t

of the strike- in that city indefi-

nitely.

It has iH-en said again and again.
It must be repeated. Arbitration
boards, whatever their character
and make-up. i-.-ill grant to the
workers only what they have rea-
son to believe the workers will be
able to win for themselves. Their
so called impartiality, at best con-
sists of weighing the two opposing
forces, and deciding on (lie mini-
mum which they must give the
workers in order to realize an in-

dustrial "truce".

The lockout threat must be an-
swered by strike action and
boycott. Workingclass consumers,
workers' wives must at once carry
on the picketing of A. & P. stores
in all cities. The lockout is the
direct attack of bosses upon all or-

Arrangements Completed
For National Convention to

Launch New Party in U. S.

•htf modified EPIC now proposes [organized labor. The answer of the
do all over again, and the response' workers must be equally swift and

(Continued on Page 4)
i
direct.

Demonstrate

November24
ForJob Relief
Nalional Unemployed Day, initi-

ated by the National Unemployed

League promises to he this year
the mightiest demonstration of em-
ployed and unemployed workers
thi-i country has yet witnessed. In

2T> states of the union the jobless

will ga tiier. together with their

employed fellow worker-;, and de-

mand :

1). An extensive system of

public works to provide work for

Ihe unemployed on a basis of ?30
a week minimum tor a 30 hour
week. On skilled work, trade un-
ion rates where such rates are

higher.

2. Passage of the Lundeen
Workers Unemployment Insurance

Hill.

;i. Pending the jiussage of the

Unemployment Insurance Bill di-

rect cash relief to be paid at the

rate of $10 a week for a single per-

son, $1"> for a family of two, and
$4 for each additional person in the

family,

4. Right of all workers on pub-
lic works to organize and engage
in collective bargaining.

5. licciigiiiliini of the represent-

atives of the organized unemployed
before relief agencies.

(i. Federal adequate disability

compensation on all public projects.

7. All war funds to be turned

over to unemployed relief.

These demons I rations will take
place before the respective state,

county and city ielie£ boards of the
some 2o states in question. Simul-'

taneonsly with the local and state

demonstrations, a committee will

be sent to Washington to place
their demands before Federal He-
lief Director Hopkins and Presi-

dent Roosevelt.

Unity of action of all unemployed
orgnnizations will be the key-note
of this November 2-i demonstration.

This is not to lie only a day for

tlic unemployed. Every class-eon-

ciotis worker, every enemy of
hunger must ina'ie this day a day
never to be erased from the memor-
ies of the countless ill-fed and un-
der-fed. Nor must those that are
parcelling out their miserable doles
to the unemployed today he permit-
ted to forget It cither.

Among those unemployed organ-
izations who have responded to the
call of the National Unemployed
league are: Minneapolis Central
Council of workers, Texas Unem-
ployed Union, F.orfda Unemployed
Federation, Illinois Workers Alli-
ance and similar organizations in
about 23 states in the union.

Russian Revolution

And Militant Issue

Seventeen years of the Russian
Revolution!

Six years of the Militant!

The coincidence of these two
anniversaries within a few
weeks ts fa r from accidental.
The service of the Militant in

Ihe cause of the fundamental
ideas of Ihe Russian Revolution
is well known lo our readers.
The Militant proposes to cele-

brate both thc-e occasions in a
special nnnhersary edition to
appear November 17. We are
considering the addition of two
extra pages to facilitate the ap-
pearance of several excellent
features by ouistanding writers.
But that depends on you as

much as on us. Our lack of funds
forces us to leave that part of
il up to yon. If sufficient con-
tributions and greetings are re-

ceived then you can count on us
doing our end of the job. I

What do you say, Militant
Headers?

f

YOUR DUTY TO NEW PARTY
In the past year the membership of the Communist

League in all section- of the country has grown.
And, unlike the Stalinist Party, the members it wins
It holds, and holds to a revolutionary line.

In the same iieriod, the circulation of the Militant
has gone up considerably: today the net paid cir-
culation is approximately double what if was one
year ago.

And in this period the New International, the
C.L.A.'s monthly theoretical organ, has been founded
and won an immediate place as the only Marxist
theoretical journal published in the United States.

.More than this

:

The past year has seen the C.L.A. enter mass
activities on a scale never before realized in its his-

tory. Severing its factional tie to the hopeless
Stalinist. Party, it has turned its face to the masses
of American workers and entered side by side with
them into the struggles of our class.

The League hrs participated prominently and hon-
orably in u number of united front movements from
Coast to Coast. It has begun to play a leading role
in the organization of unemployed workers in several
states, notably Minnesota and Illinois. In a number
t.f strikes, above all in the great strikes of the drivers
in Minneapolis, C.L.A. members have been to the
fore in every aspect of the struggle.

Finally, the year 1934 has been signalized in C.L.A.
history by the launching of concrete steps toward
the building of the new revolutionary party. The
negotiations with the A.W.P.. now proceeding apice,
promise an early harvest that will gladden the heart

of every revolutionary worker.
All these new developments have widened Ihe circle

of the League's influence and the base on which it

leans tor support. But they have also created new
problems.

New members, for example in New York, have re-
quired the setting up of new branches, and new
branches have meant new headquarters.

lOvery time n new subscriber is found by the Mili-
tant, he brings along a circle of friends who want a
few copies free or who are unemployed and want a
cheap subscription.

Every step forward in trade union work means new
obligations—leaflets to print, hails to rent, etc.

^
The original cost of launching the New Interna-

tional—tiie purchase of type etc.—meant a large in-
vestment of our meagre funds.

Result: we need money.
Relatively speaking, the larger we grow, the poorer

we are. We have more money, and we spend more
money

. . . and always we need more money. It is

the problem of growing pains.
At this moment one great aid can be given the

League, and in this way the new party soon to he
born. It Is by helping the new party fund.
"New Party Certificates" in one and rive dollar

denominations are for sale. Buy them and sell them
to your fellow-workers. Send in your contribution—
enough for a certificate, or whatever you can spare.
Do not delay.

Become an active factor in the campaign to build
the Workers Party of the United States.

Let us hear from you at once. Comrades!

Labor Editors

Threatened by
Fascist Thugs
The charge that editor* of New

York Italian-language newspapers

have been warned that their lives

are in danger, is contained in a

statement published in the latest

issue of II Martello, New York an-

archist weekly published by Carlo
Treset i.

The newspaper, out today, charg-
es that an editor of Stampa Libera,
local anti-Fascist daily, was recent-
ly threatened wiih violence because
of bis opposition to Geneioso Pope,
building supply merchant and pub-
lisher of several local Fascist dail-

ies II Martello contains an appeal
to all .journalists to stand by, and
warns that if harm befalls the edi-

lor of Stamps Libera, those guilty
will pay the price of their crimes.
Stamps Libera supports the Colum-
bus Day United Anti-Fascist Com-
mittee, to which the C.L.A. is af-
filiated.

The statement of II Martello de-
scribes "the state of affairs in the
newspaper world of the Italian col-

ony in the United States" ns one
of terrorism by reactionary pub-
lishers against all opponents.

It. charges that a Mr. Noto, an
editor of Pope's Corriere d'America,
who was active on behalf of the
Newspaper Guild, a union, was phy-
sically attacked by Pope in Ihe
hitter's office on July 17. Pope al-

so threatened liim with a revolver.

II Martello goes on to describe the
recent controversy between the edi-

tors of Sfampa Libera and pope.

"An editor of Stamps Libera re-

ceived a series of visits from . . .

underworld characters who . . . 're-

quested' that Stsmpa Libera ceasi
to publish criticism of Pope. The
editor of Stamps Libera refused
repeatedly to make any such com-
mitments. On the occasion of their
last visit, the underworld charac-
ters informed the editor that they
would not call again and that the
editor should know what that
means'.

"An attempt is being made by
(ieneroso Pope in this city to exer-
cise censorship over the Italian
language press by means of gang-
sters! An attempt Is being made
to inaugurate in the Italian colony
in the United States the same i>o-
liical regime in the press as pre-
vails today in Mussolini's Italy!

"Call it Fascism, or call it gang-
sterism, the threat to the editor of
Stampa Libera is intolerable. . . .

"Fascism shall not be transplant-

ed to this city

!

"Perhaps this notice will suffice.

"If not, if more must he said, if

more must be done, we are pre-
pared to say it and do it."

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT

SPEAKERS:

AWP-CLA
SetNov.30th

For Meeting
In the heart of the mighty "Dol-

lar Umpire" a new revolutionary
workers' party will be launched in

New York City, November 30 to
December 2. The call for the or-
ganization convention will soon be
issued by the Communist League
of America and the American
Workers Party.

This great step of revolutionary
iinfly is the reply to the oppressive
conditions of capitalism, the cry-
ing need for workers' leadership
md the general chaos and confu-
sion which strangles the labor
movement.
For over two decades the ad-

vanced workers' movement has
been wracked by infernal dissec-
tions and splits. During this per-
iod capitalism has repeatedly given
pi oof of its bankrupt character.
No longer can it supply the need of
the producers.
The capitals class, faced with

its doom, has unleashed the forces
of barbaric reaction. In Italy,

(Jermany. and Austria triumphant
Fascism lias destroyed all workers'
organizations and all democratic
liberties. FascLst reaction is grow-
ing everywhere.
Hand in hand with the growth of

Fascism are the feverish prepara-
tions for a new world war. Fas-
cism not only hastens new wars but
the coming armed conflicts hasten
the development of Fascism in the
so-called "democratic" countries:

the master class h^s to1 destroy Ihe
militant labor novtoient to success-
fully carry out its war program.
How are the workers to resist

these reactionary moves? Why has
reaction triumphed up to now when
the conditions arc over-ripe for a
new society and real freedom?

It is precisely because of the ab-
sence of the collective conscience,
intelligence, will and determination
of the working class which only a
revolutionary Marxist party can
concentrate. Only the Russian
workers succeeded in forging such
an effective instrument, the Bolshe-
vik Party. They alone have suc-
cessfully defeated their exploiting
class and established the workers'
soviet republic.

But the parties which speak in

the name of the emancipation of
the working class, Socialist and
Stalinist, have brought nought but
defeats. They bear the responsi-
bility for the present headless con-
dition of the workers' movement.
The recent display of workers'

spontaneous militancy in the Unit-
ed States, the defeat of the strikers
and the disorganized state of the
jobless bear eloquent testimony to
the dire need for a new revolution-
ary party. The workers are ready
to struggle against unemployment,
hunger and misery. But who is to
lead them to victory? What force
exists capable of guiding them from
the everyday battles to their funda-
mental class need, the overthrow of
capitalism, the establishment of so-
cialism?

Only that organization which,
having absorbed the experiences of
the past, is based on the granite
foundation of revolutionary inter-
nationalism, and merges Marxism
with the masses in motion can serve
such a function. In our times such
a. party must strive to build the
Fourth International, the world
party of revolution.

To forge such an instrument the
Communist League of America and
the American Workers Party have
gone through months of negotia-
tes and arrived at it joint declar-
ation of principles. The declara-
tion contains the basic essentials
of revolutionary Marxism. Serious
discussion of the draft is taking
place in both organizations and will
he held at the fusion convention.

Revolutionary unity will be
achieved, in the fires of the en-
su ng class battles it will gain its
spurs and come forward as the
militant leader of the workers and
all oppressed.

m. shachtman Kii*»s»ictii K**volutioii Amniversai^ IRVING PLAZA
A. J. MUSTE Wed. November *—» P.M. *u»plt<-«t American Workers »«!•<> a (ommnnUI league 'rvin3 ^- * ^ *h St
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TheChauvinist^Anti-JapaneseCampaign^ofAmericanStalinists
ii

It is the task ol the American

Party to come out in the most de-

cisive manner against Japanese

imperialism, against the latter's

attack on China and seizure of

Manchuria, and against Its prepar-

ation for attack on the Soviet Un-

ion. This nieans that the party

must make' widespread use of all

the facts of military preparation,

provocation, terror, etc., on the part

of Japanese imperialism, in order

to arouse the masses against the

threat of war and to utilize their

sentiments of natural indignation

against Japanese imperialism as

the direct and open instigator of

war, bringing out and developing

these sentiments of the masses and

transforming into a revolutionary

straggle against war. At the same

time the CPUSA must not forget

that the aim of American Imper-

ialism together with other imperi-

alist countries to smash the Soviet

Union has not been in the slightest

degree decreased.

Having this aim, American Im-

perialism encourages tendencies of

Japanese Imperialism to make war

against the Soviet Union, aiming

at the same time at the weakening

of the military strength of Japan.

The resolution of the ECC1 on

the immediate tasks of the CPUSA
gave an entirely correct character-

ization of the international situa-

tion and the tasks of the American

Party, which it described as fol-

lows:

-A new world war becomes an

immediate danger. The greatest

and most urgent task of the whole

world proletariat and the toiling

masses, above ail the American

proletariat, is to wage a most in-

tensive, widespread, devoted and

courageous struggle against a new

imperialist war — THE STRUG-
GLE AGAINST AMERICAN IM-

PERIALISM, ITS WAR PREPAR-
ATIONS AND INTERVENTION
PLANS MUST BE THE CENTER
OF THE EVERY DAY WORK OF
THE PARTY AMONG THE
MASSES: IN THE FACTORIES,
TRADE UNIONS, IN STRIKES,
AMONG THE UNEMPLOYED,
NEGROES, YOUTH, AND WO-
MEN."
The tirst mistake made by the

party leadership in the campaign

against the menace of war and es-

pecially against the provocative

acts of Japanese Imperialism, was

the confusion on the question of

party slogans. The Communist

party failed to understand that the

slogan: "Oust the Japanese diplo-

matic and commercial representa-

tives from the United States" and

"Boycott Japanese goods" should

have come from the masses and the

noq-party working class organiza-

tions. Instead of that, these slo-

gans were and still are advanced as

slogans of the Communist party,

Advocated in the Daily Worker, in

speeches of responsible Party rep-

resentatives, and in resolutions of

the Chicago Party Convention.

The party roust support these

slogans Inasmuch as they are put

forward by non-party workers and

their mags organizations who ex-

press in these one-sided' and half-

way slogans their sincere indigna-

tion at the robber exploits of Jap-

anese Imperialism. The Commu-
nist Party, while carrying on pro-

paganda for Its main slogans for a

bolshevist method of struggle

against war, cannot neglect and

least of all come out against, the

radical sentiments of the masses;

on the contrary, it must support

them and transfer them In a revo-

lutionary manner. In cases where

a mass revolutionary non-party or-

ganization which is ready to come

out against the war danger, does

not yet accept our Communist slo-

gans, we nHiat help it to formulate

its protest against the threat of war

even In the form of such slogans as

ousting Japanese diplomatic repre-

sentatives, but eren in these cases

the initiative must come from the

non-party workers themselves.

The difference between the slo

guns of the Party and the slogans

of the non-party mass organiza-

tions not Issued by the Party itself

will be clearer if we take the de-

mand of credits for the Soviet Un-

ion or the proposals of the Soviet

delegation at the Geneva Disarma-

ment Conference.

The Party must support such de

mands when put forward by work-

ers' mass organizations. The Com-
munist Party must come out

agaln-t and systematically expose

those groups of bourgeoisie who
fight against commercial credits to

the Soviet Union, sabotage them

but its stand must be POLITICAL,
linking up this policy of the bour-

geoisie wth ts preparations of war

against the Soviet Union and

against its attacks the working

class at home, unmasking the bour-

geoisie with regard to these ques-

tions and mobilizing the masses to

struggle itgalnBt the bourgeoisie in

the same way. The Communist

Party cannot adopt as its slogan

Ihe concrete proposals of the Soviet

delegation at the Geneva Disarma-

ment Conference. However, the

Communist Party cannot oppose

them and is bound to support any

mass organization coming oat in

their favor.

The CPUSA has not noticed this

difference in slogans, and in spite

of direct instructions Trom the EC
CI, has continued' np until recently

to Issue them as slogans of the

Communist Party.

In this the leadership of the

Communist Party has given evi-

dence of its lack of understanding

of the necessity for transferring

the center of gravity of its work to

the mobilization of the masses ; in-

stead of AROUSING THE MASS-
ES to the struggle against the war

iiid spurring them on to put for-

ward by themselves even the most

elementary anti-imperialist slogans,

the leadership of the Party followed

the path of REPLACING THE
MASSES BY THE PARTY. And,

not withstanding the instructions of

the ECCI, the Communist Party has

continued its incorrect position re-

sulting in inadequate mobilization

of the masses against Japanese

The Significance of the Comintern Document
The document which is printed below is a glaring

revelation of the policies and state of affairs in the

Third International and Its national sections. It is

a letter sent to the leaders of the Communist party

in this country by the Executive Committee of the

Communist International, dated September 27, 1934.

A note at the top reads : "Received N. Y. Nov. 34,

1SKJ2.—E.B. (Earl Browder)". Mimeographed for

the members of the American Central Committee, It

was of course never seen by the party membership.

Early in 1S!32, in connection with the Japanese Im-

perialist assault upon Manchuria and Shanghai, the

V.. S. Stalinists launched a feverish campaign under

the slogan, '"Oust the Japanese Ambassador from the

United States'."' Those who have forgotten the ar-

ticles printed at that time by the Dally Worker, will

have their memories refreshed by the document be-

low. Instead of concentrating ils attack upon its

"own" bourgeoisie, the American Stalinist party took

upon itself the role of Councillor of State to the

American ruling class. In the crudest imaginable

manner, the Stalinists substituted chauvinism for a

revolutionary policy. The Stalinists simply forgot

the classic axiom of Karl Ltebkneehr : "The enemy
Is at home.''

In condemning the whole chauvinistic campaign of

the Stalinists at that time, the Militant wrote on

April 16, 1»32: "The American party demands of

the bourgeoisie that it take steps against the Japan-

ese which the Soviet Union has refrained from

taking. But the expulsion of all diplomatic repre-

;
sentatives is only the first of many connected steps.

To break off diplomatic relations is usually the pre-

lude to a declaration of war. The cruel logic of the

party's downright chauvinistic position is that, in

the event of fhe consistent sharpening of the con-

flict, ft would only be stopping unreasonably' half-

way along its chosen road if it failed to support the

American bourgeoisie in declaring war against the

Japanese. That is how the mercenaries of Stalinism

are slowly converting the great Leninist slogan to

make it read: Transform the civil war into an im-

perialist war."

We pointed out further that this course was the

inevitable fruit of the nationalistic theories and
practices of Stalinism. As shown so sensationally in

this case, Stalinism relentlessly transforms the

communist parties from organizations lighting to

overthrow their own bourgeoisie into departments of

fhe foreign office of the Soviet Union whose increas-

ingly exclusive task is a pacifist "defense" of the

Soviet Union.

In other words, the policy of Browder, Weinstone
and Co. was not an accidental deviation, but the

logical outcome of the whole Stalinist policy of

"socialism in one country"!

This is proved to the hilt by the "criticism" of the

E.C.C.l. itM'lf. II is not a revolutionary condemna-
tion of the C.I'.'s "Japanese campaign''. Far from
it. Fundamentally, it is an endorsement of It! If

anything, the Moscow secretariat only proposes to

add hypocrisy and chicanery to chauvinism.

The American Stalinists- evoked a storm ol criti-

cism agalnsl Iheir campaign and Ihe slogans under
which it was carried out. The Militant, on the one
side, and the I,ovestoneites to a lesser extent, on the

other, submitted the ('. P. campaign to a sharp cri-

ticism. Browder was compelled to admit that many
party members had been deeply affected by this

criticism. What the K.C.O.I. was concerned with
was merely to put over the same chauvinist slogans,

only in a less blatant and less crude form. That is

why the essence of the whole Comintern 'criticism"

is confined to a complaint against the American C.P.

putting forward the disgraceful slogans directly,

under its own name. IT should be done more "clever-

ly". The C.P. must llrst get one of its ""mass organ-
izations" to put. forward the reactionary slogans
"spontaneously". Then (he C. P. muBt come out in

support of it because . . . the masses have advanced it.

o * *

With the exception .if the first introductory, which
are of a general agitational nature. Ihe letter ol the
E.C.C.l. is reprinted here in full. All emphasis, ex-

cept the words in caps, are ours.

imperialism.

The corresponding instructions

from the ECCI on the question of

Slogans for the anti-war campaign

of the party were given very soon

after the CC correctly put forward

the slogans "Onst the Japanese

Diplomatic Representatives" and

"Boycott Japanese goods". Imme-
diately after receiving the instruc-

tions of the ECCI, the Secretariat

of the CC CPUSA, on the 12 of

March addressed the party organ-

izations with a circular letter in

which the instructions of the ECCI
were on the whole clearly put for-

ward.

In the circular it was stated that

the slogans, "Oust the Agents of

Japanese Imperialism" and "Boy-

cott of Japan" should be raised by

workers' organizations so as to cre-

ate the sentiments of utmost hatred

against Japanese imperialism, the

spearhead of world imperialism,

but should not be put forward by

the party directly (AS HAD BEEN
DONE). THEY SHOULD COME
FROM BELOW; resolutions shon'd

lie published In the press, so as to

make these demands real demands.

This instruction was given to the

party organizations, in the form of

a short circular, hut without any
political explanation. There was

no serious political discussion In

the Politburo or in the CC of the

previous erroneous position of the

CC in this question. According to

the statement made by three mem-
bers of the Polburo who came to the

XII plenum of the ECCI, they were

nerer informed of the ECCI instruc-

tions concerning tltese slogans.

This information they for the first

(imp recehed in Moscow. One of

the comrades, incidentally heard in

Ihe beginning of April some indefi-

nite remarks concerning such infor-

mation, but in a form that did not

correspond with the content of the

instructions.

Also at the XIV plenum of the

V.C this question was not correctly

presented, or explained to the

Party. In the report of the reporter

of the Politburo to the plenum,

comrade Weinstone, this question

was blurred and confused. Comrade
Wein atone kept saying that "'We

have pui forward as slogans in the

campaign against war in China the

slogans of 'Economic boycott* and

"Oust the Imperialists'. Why have

we raised these slogans? In order

to arouse a mass movement of the

workers." In this no difference

was brought up between these slo-

gans as Party slogans and slogans

of non-party mass organizations.

Only in one place comrade Wein-
stone made Jhe remark about "put-

ting forward these slogans from on
lop and not from below" Hut It is

impossible to see what he hud in

mind—lower Party organizations,

or non-party masses? Comrade
Weinstone in his report referred to

the speculations of the Social Dem-
ocrats and Lovestoneltes on these

slogans issued by the Party and
presenting the slogans ali the time
as if they were slogans of the

Party, he continued to defend them
with arguments such as "Boycott

mid driving out o£ the imperialists

does not actually mean war".

Comrade Brow tier, who devoted

his speech at the Plenum almost
exclusively to the question of

struggle against the war danger,

likewise did not make any distinc-

tion between these slogans of the

Communist Party or slogans of non-
parly organizations. In bringing

up the questions of concrete slogans
of the Party for the struggle

against war Comrade Browder de-

elaied : "When we brought forward
the slogans very sharply and con-

cretely, directed against Japanese
imperialism which is the spearhead
of the development of a world Im-
perialist war, concretized in the

form of the demand for the expul-

sion of the Japanese imperialist

representatives in the United States

for economic boycott, many of our

members did not understand this.

In fact these members had a reac-

tion against these slogans. Gener-

ally within the party was felt the

influence of the Lovesloneite and
Trotskyiat attacks against these

slogans. The party was not pre-

pared to' answer the attacks made
upon our slogans by the renegades

and by the socialists."

And again, not stating exactly by
whom these slogans should be is-

sued. Comrade Browder spoke of

them as if they should be the slo

gans of the Party, declared them
to be correct, and called tor "com-
plete liquidation of all hesitation

and all fears'' and for a "bold ap-

plication of the line that these slo-

gans represent'"

This presentation of the question

at the Plenum of the CC shows that

the Party leadership approached
the directives of the ECCI In a me
chanical jvay and, without under-

standing the essence or the ques

tion and without explaining It t<

the Party, continued to repeat it>

former errors. Thus in the Daily

Worker of May 17 the leading ar-

ticles contained in the form of a

direct appeal to the workers the

slogans; "Force all Japanese diplo-

mats and commercial representa-

tives from the United States". Ac
cording lo the Daily Worker May
33, Comrade Browder at the Chica-

go Nominating Convention of the

Communist Party, in the report de

livered In the mime of the Centra.

Committee of Ihe Party "called up-

on the workers ... to demonstrate

against the representatives of Jap-

anese imperialism and drive them
out of the United Slates". Accord-

ing to the D.W., the Chicago Con-

vention adopted among other reso-

lutions, a resolution against the

war danger, calling for "the driv

ing out of the Japanese imperiulls.

representatives and boycott ol

Japanese goods". (Daily Worker.

May ;ll). It would be well for tin

Dally Worker lo avoid emphasizing

the national instead of class aspect

oi the war by speaking of Japanese
[rightfulness when describing the

aeis of Japanese imperialism.

HI
The mistakes of the CPUSA in

purling forward anti-Japanese slo-

gans are closely bound up with the

obvious tinder-estimation, of the

i n sk of the I'a rl y of st ru ggie

against American imperialism.

In the present concrete situation

the American bourgeoisie is trying

to find a way out of the crisis along

the path of further attacks on the

American working class: by a more
intensive exploitation of colonial

and semi-colonial countries; by a

war against its Imperialist rivals,

by war against the USSR. The
American bourgeoisie Is now carry-

ing out this inseparably interwoven
line transiorming one of these links

into another. From this essence ol

the class policy of the American

|
bourgeoisie at home from its pre-

paration for war against Japan and
Great Britain and its preparations

for an intervention against the U.S.

S.H. It would be wrong to counter-

pose the rivalry of American and1

Japanese imperialism to the irre-

concilable class hatred of the Am-
erican bourgeoisie toward the U.S.

S.R. It would be wrong to divorce

the struggle of the American work-
ing class against American imper-

ialism from the struggle against

the menace of intervention againBt

the Soviet Union.

In what main lines must proceed

the struggle of the American Party

against war? First of all, the Com-
munist Party cannot separate the

struggle against war from the class

struggle against its "own" bour-

geoisie. The CPUSA should regard

its struggle against war as part of

Ihe general .struggle against Amer-
ican imperialism. Agitation and
propaganda of the Communist
Party against pacifist and reformist

prescription in the struggle against

war, and exposure of the prepara-

tions of the bourgeoisie for war,

should be closely linked up with the

dally work of the party among the

masses ; should form one basic line

of Communist struggle against war,

the line of revolutionary mass ac-

tion, the line of "STRENGTHEN-
ING. DEVELOPING. BROADEN-
ING AND SHARPENING THE
[{EVOLUTIONARY ACTION OF
THE MASSES" (Lenin). Con-

stant, linking up of the dally strug-

gles of the working class for Im
mediate demands wiih the struts 1*

against American imperialism ami
Us preparations for war; constant

raising of the political activity of

the working class in these strug-

gles: this is the principle method
of POSTPONING the outbreak of

war, ol making it difficult for the

bourgeoisie TO PREPARE FOR
WAR, and should the working class

not be able lo frustrate the out-

break of war. of OBSTRUCTING
THE CONDUCT OF WAR and cre-

ating conditions for its transform-

ation into civil war, for the over-

throw of the bourgeoisie and the

victory of the proletariat.

The revolutionary proletariat

should FIRST OF ALL organize Its

anti-war and anti-Interventionist

mass struggle adapting it to the
concrete internal and external situ-

ation as a struggle against ITS
OWN BOURGEOISIE- The prole-

tariat should most energetically

come out in defense of the USSR
not only because the Soviet Union
is Ihe fatherland of the workers,

the stronghold of Socialism, but.

also because the USSR is a pow-
erful factor in the struggle against

war, and such a struggle is help-

ful in delaying the moment when
the workers of the world, including

tlu> American workers are plunged

into the horrors of blood find pri-

vation of a new imperialist war.
In other words, the struggle

against war and intervention

should be organized by the Commu-
nist Party primarily on the ground
of protecting the interests of the

working masses of its own country
because wars are fought by the
masses and at their expense.

(To Be Continued)

REVIEWING
THE NEWS

Egregious

"Gorman has been striking new

notes in strike statements and stra-

tegy, especially for a labor loader

who starts out by being non-radi-

cal. President William Green of

the American Federation of Labor,

making up for his egregious San

Francisco error, calls upon all the

forces of organized labor to back

up the general textile strike. .
."

S. Friedman in the latest literary

darling of American socialism, Ar-

ise. "'New notes," "Egregious er-

rors. What the movement needs

Is an Ambrose Bierce to write a

revolutionary Devil's Dictionary.

There, for the convenience of so-

cialists like Friedman, strike break-

ing and open and deliberate betray-

als of workers will be referred to

euphemistically as "egregious er-

rors" and "new strategy"

• •

.Social-Democratic Ministers and
Worms

In the effort of leading Social-

Democrats to the Darwinian thesis

they sometimes go to strange

lengths. In his attempt to prove

the horizontal and four-footed an-

tecedent of Home- Sapiens, "com-

rade" Per Albin Hansson, his Swe-
dish Majesty's Social-Democratic

minister, has thrown himself pros-

trate before the Royal offspring

—

proving that ll U just as easy

—

far easier, in fact—for a Social-

Democratic minister to crawl on

all fours than to stand upright like

a man.
a *

Jehova for Sinclair

Sinclair sums up his campaign
to end poverty In California better

than ever we could in his latest

poem to the New Republic. Therein

he sums up his faith in Jehovah
and proves that he has the Al-

mighty's official seal

:

"O God my Father, and God my
Friend

And God my Guide to Poverty's

Bnd. Amen."
Which reminds us of a story Sin-

clair surely must have heard from

his southern grandpappy. A Ger-

man soldier In the Union army was

caught in the act of niching some

vegetables from the bin of a seces-

sionist house-hold and the mistress

of the house shouted: "Have you no

fear of the Lord?" "Neih," ex-

claimed the soldier, "Gott is all

played" out."
• • •

Angels for Amter
If Sinclair has the Almighty,

himself, on his side, at least the

rank and file of God's heavenly

ibode are all for Israel Amter. For

there's a strong rumor percolating

about that Father Divine's angels

are solid for the local Stalinist

candidate for governor.
* •

Tears, Tears, More Glycerine

The Republican Moses, not to be

confused with his biblical fore-

bear, has broken down and wept

before the rock that is Tammany.
This exhibition of elephantine hu-

man itarianism Is brought forth by

the bestial attack on the two hun-

dred or so hunger strikers who at-

tempted to enter Albany to lay

their demands before Governor

Lehman. That other hunger march-

ers, workers and unemployed have

been brutally beaten at the behest

of Republican governors; that the

bonus army was tear-gassed, bay-

onetted and burned out of Wash-
ington by a Republican president is

known to all—even to Moses. But

. . . the hypocricy of a boss-class

politician before election knows no

bounds. —GLEE.

DR. S. JOYCE
Noted Physician and Author

will give informal talks on:

WORKERS' HEALTH
Nov. 5— Colds, Sinus Infections,

Sore Throat.

Not. 12—Boils. Carbuncles, Fungus
Infections.

Not. 19—Diet and Digestion.

Nov. 26—Obesity and Leanness.

Dec 2—First Aid.

Dec. 8—Glands.

Deo. 16—Physical Aspects of Psy-

chic Trauma.
Dec. 23—Kidneys.

Subscription for full course $1.

Sngle lecture, 15c.

Ererj Monday at $ PJM.

Stuyvesant Casino, 142 Second Ave.

Auspices: Spartacus Youth League.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
Another Paper Union

Folds Up

Boston. Oct. 26.—At last the Stal-

inists decided' to give up the N.T.

W.I.U.—And please note, that they

do this not because they realize

that they have been wrong, that

their false policies left no other

road open, nor anything to give up.

Oh, no! The infallibility of Stalin-

ism would not permit that I They
take this step because they have

become suddenly merciful and
come to the rescue of the poor

dressmakers In the I.L.G.W. How
good of the Stalinist-controlled G.

B.B.!

A few questions to the kind gen-

eral secretary Gold: And we will go

back only a brief two years.

Looking at the Record

Gold will probably recall that

two years ago the dressmakers

worked for starvation wages, even

under worse conditions than today

and needed united strength. Why
was it that under your leadership,

—or shall we say under the iron

heel of the Profintern, the G.B.B.

refused to call a united front for a

single strike to gain conditions for

the workers?

In Boston at a general member-

ship meeting of cloak and dress-

:
makers, at which Gold spoke, the

present writer pointed out that the

only way to gain conditions was to

nave one union in the industry and

that the Stalinists were carrying

out a wrong policy by splitting and
keeping the ranks split. Was Gold

lying to himself and to the workers

when he exclaimed, 'Workers, do

not listen to Eva Winer. She is a

Trotskyite' whose policies are

wrong and counter-revolutionary.

Wo will never give up the Indus-

trial Union! The workers will come
back to us'." (?)

And keep up they did—till they

lost tile bulk of the membership.
The few who remained did; so out

of necessity. Either becausi they

worked in the few shops then stilt

controlled by the Stalinists or be-

cause they stubbornly believed in

the slogans of their leadership.

Again, if the dressmakers need

your help—ana it Is help you want
to give them and always did—why
was It that when the New York
dressmakers last year under the

I.L.G.W. went out in that gigantic

strike which involved almost the

entire trade you even then refused

to face the truth break with your

isolation policy and enter as a body

into the I.L.G.W.? Did you still ex-

pect that the workers would come
back? No. we know better.

Will the Workers "Come Back"?
In splto of the slanders against

"Trotskyism" with which oifr pro

posals were always met by the

Stalinist bureaucrats, the correct-

ness of the policy laid down by the

C.L.A. came to the fore again. When
Koretz was sent here to discuss

with us the situation in the Jj-ade

in Boston I again spoke for entry

into the I.L.G/W., demanding full

rights as old members and help the

needle workers' light. The old re-

ply came this time! rom Koretz,

that they will keep up the Indus-

trial union even with seren mem-
bers, so sure were they that the

workers would not gain conditions

through the I.L.G.W. and would

come back.

Today Gold states that the work-

ers are very badly off. Would it

not be consistent to wait till they

"come back"? But no, there is now
an order from afar and above to

give up, and the old slogans go

overboard for no other reason. Gold

now becomes soft-hearted and pre-

sents the right wing with the "dress

department". But the leadership?

They still have a sacred mission.

On the outside they will keep up

the office as a bogeyman to scare

the right wing leaders. The fact,

however, Is that the chiefs of the

G.E.B. dare not face the workers.

They know that they pursued this

hide-and-seek policy too long to ex-

pect the workers to have any fur-

ther trust In them and seek their

leadership.

Discretion Better Part of Valor

The following is proof of the

bravery and conviction of these

leaders: Only a week ago Koretz

and Gold came to Boston to "con-

vince" a few staunch followers to

carry out the flnal act for them

;

and they found it not so easy. For
these few who repeated religiously

after the pope, "Do not give up,

the workers will come back" so

often till they began to believe It,

it became difficult to face reality

What was to follow was still worse.

To come face to face with the "rank

and Hie" and lay before them the

new '"turn"; to attempt to undo in

one evening what they had done in

several years was too much for

Gold and Koretz. They were not

equal to the task and lelt Boston

Just a day before the meeting

!

Gold who had shouted phrases,

and Koretz who bad stayed in Bos-

ton for a period of time and edit-

,cated the followers to the Stalinist

slogans now took the easiest way
out. In their stead they sent Gross

to bring the sad news to Boston.

How did the "rank and file" re-

act? Half of the already tiny group
left did not attend the meeting in

protest against this cowardly act

of Gold and Koretz. Those who
did attend "learned" from Gross

I hat the New York workers have

become so passive that they do not

vote any longer and are disinteres-

ted in the left wing. Truly a sad

situation for the Stalinists to ad-

mit while they still consider them-

selves the left wing 1 But the

workers know otherwise. The years

of treacherous misleadership of the

Stalinists did throw apathy into

the ranks of the workers, but that

will not be for long.

Led and inspired by a conscious

vanguard workirig side by side with

them, the workers will again raise

their heads; organize into a strong

left wing and fight for conditions.

It is true, never again under the

leadership of Stalinism, but with

the assistance which can come only

from the tested, clearheaded work-

ers whose views history Itself has

vindicated. —EVA WINER.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITA5T

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

MARCH OF
EVENTS

Second International Begins

to Crack

Faced with insoluble contradic-

tions between the stark realities of

decadent capitalism and fhe "the-

ories" of gradualism and reformism

based on a bourgeois democracy

that is rapidly disappearing, the

Second International, long dead po-

litically, begins now to show all

fhe signs of crumbling as a system

of ideas. German fascism wiped

out the largest Social Democratic

party. Any remnants of this party

cannot conceivably base themselves

on the old forms of revisionism but

must inevitably heeome part of a

new revolutionary party still to he

built. In Austria the socialist

workers took up arms not only Ui

combat fascism buf to disprove

conclusively all the tenets of Ans-

tro-Marxism. The vanguard of the

Spanish proletariat, including the

socialist workers, rallied to arms,

the latter under the banner of a

party that had consistently denied

the validity of force and hence
failed to prepare the working class

for the revolutionary action that

capitalism compels us to use to

bring about its overthrow. The
French socialists, threatened with

the same fascist fate as their

brothers, took to heart the fearful

and inescapable lessons of Germany
and Austria and broke with the

outright reformists, now clearly re-

vealed as masked reactionaries, in

order to move to the left. The
French party In its present state

consists of a number of fractions,

each with its own press, each
striving for political leadership and
for the flnal adoption of Its pro-

gram.
• • *

The American Socialist Party

The American Socialist party, no
more than the French or the Swiss,

can escape the devastating effects

of the same contradictions. How
can this party reconcile Its support

of the revolting Spanish workers,
Its hailing of their unsuccessful at-

tempt to bring about a workers'

state by force of arms,—with a
continued advocacy of nothing but
peaceful and legal means in the

United States? Which page of the

New Leader shall one read most
closely, that describing the shoot-

ings in Oviedo or that appealing

for votes for Norman Thomas in

the campaign to help solve all prob-

lems'; And if the United States is

in some strange sense different

from Europe, then perhaps Thomas
had better omit his constant refer-

ences to the approaching danger of

fascism here too. But in America
also socialist workers have come to

a realization that their party rests

on unreal foundations. They have
begun to move to the left, but this

natural trend is hampered and sti-

fled by an extremely reactionary

Old Guard of petty bourgeois busi-

ness men and professionals, Includ-

ing the old Forward clique and the

socialist trade union bureaucracy.

The Declaration of Principles ad-

opted by the last convention repre-

sented not any clear-cut break with

the past but a weak compromise, a
distinct concession made by the

"lefts" to the standpat reformists

of the Waldman-Oneal calibre un-

der the threat of split made by the

latter. The right centrists like

Thomas i til ended this compromise
to have the effect of stopping any
further tendency to go left, and at

the same time to preserve the

'"unity" of the organization. Tho-
mas clearly revealed that he leans

upon the right wing at the same
time that he wishes to control the
lefts in his statement on the refer-

endum : ".
. . the one thing we so-

cialists cannot afford to do is to

allow it (results of the referendum
on the Declaration of Principles)

to break up our unity, destroy our
discipline, or continue to distract

our energy." Again, "There Is room
within the S. P. for considerable

divergence of view on certain

points, tf only we will work for
socialism." —JACK WEBER.

CLEVELAND BRANCH
OPEN FORUM

Sunday, Nov. II, 2:30 P.M.:

"Bureaucracy or Democratic
Centralism''

Sunday, Not. 4, 2:30 PJW.:

"The NIRA & Strike Wave"
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HAS THE COMINTERN LEARNED ?
BROWNSVILLE WORKER—
Question! What are the contradictions in Soviet

and international economy which prevent the build-

ing of Socialism, in the U.K.S.K.?

Answer: It is unfortunate that Trotsky's "The

Draft Program of the C.I." is out of print since a

complete answer to thin question is contained in this

work. The following cannot pretend at any such

completeness.

Cnder capitalism the productive forces were in-

creased by extending the social illvision of labor

until It become world wide in scope. A further in-

crease of productive lories requires a further ex-

tension of this world-wide division of labor. To
attempt to construct a socialist society within the

boundaries of a single state, i.e., to attempt to set

up a self-sn fliclent economy independent of the rest

of world economy, would mean to divorce that coun-

try from the InternaHon ill division of labor to which

It has historically developed and thus thrust its eco-

nomic development btckwiird even further than it

had taken place under capitalism. This can be the

ideal of the petty bourgeoisie but not of revolution-

ist*. (As evidence of its class roots note that -'So-

cialism in one country'' means national socialism,

the name of the German Fascist party.)

Soviet economy is inseparably linked with world

economy. From this fact flowed the Russian revo-

lution which, according to Lenin's famous formula,

occurred because WOULD capitalism broke at its

weakest LINK. The seizure- of power by tbe prole-

tariat, however, has not destroyed this interdepen-

dence between Soviet and world economy ; it has

simply changed I tie ownership and control of the

Russian productive forces. Being forced therefore

to export and import, the Soviet Union can only find

a solution for her economic problems in the interna*

tional arena. This is the main contradiction which

prevents her from building a Socialist, i.e., a self-

sufficing, economy within the limits of her State

boundaries, and Mure politics is merely economics

raised to a higher plane, the matter will be finally

solved politically on the world arena, by tbe inter-

national proletarian revolution.

Question: Do you insist that the proletariat must

come into power in several of the advanced countries

in order to save the Soviet Union from destruction?

Answer: We merely echo Lenin: "We do not live

merely in a State but In a system of states and the

existence of the Soviet Republic side by side with

Imperialist states FOU ANY LENGTH OF TIME IS

INCONCEIVABLE. In the end one or the other

must triumph." As to the statement which mentions

'several" countries we have but to quote one state-

ment by Stalin with which we agree but which he

has since revised: "For the final victory of Social-

ism, FOR THE ORGANIZATION OF SOCIALIST
CONSTRUCTION, THE EFFORTS OF ONE COUN-
TRY, PARTICULARLY OF SUCH A FEASANT
COUNTRY AS RUSSIA. AUK INSUFFICIENT. For

this the efforts of the proletarians of several ad-

vanced countries are necessary. .
." (Stalin, "Lenin

und Leninism", Russian l»24 edition, pp. 40-41.)

Question! What is the difference lietween Social-

ism and Communism?

Answer: Socialism is the first stage of a CLASS-
LESS society in which certain "Inequalities" remain,

differences in wages, etc. The productive forces will

not yet have matured to give "to each according to

his needs". Under Communism, the latter condition,

made possible by an additional advance in technique,

culture etc., will exist.

In order to harmonize the contradictions of their

"theories", the Stalinists confuse Socialism with the

Proletarian Dictatorship and with Communism. (See

"Question Box" of October 13.)

Question: Does not Stalin concede, ut least in

theory, that all Socialist construction is not a guar-

antee to capitalist Intervention nor even to a^restor-

tition nor even to a restoration of capitalism?

Answer: Stalin concedes the first condition but

cannot recognize the second without abandoning his

theory, since he would then be admitting that suffi-

cient MATERIAL forces for the building of a So-

cialist society in the U.S.3.R. do not exist. Tb«

whole Stalinist theory, however, is based on exactly

the opposite claim. (To be continued.)

* • •

GEORGE STANTON, BROOKLYN— (Supplemen-

tary answer to September 29th)

Question: From Lenin's "The Third international

and its Place in History", Trotsky quotes as follows

:

("The Permanent Revolution", page 108) ". . . the

contradictions between the backwardness of Russia

and its 'leap' OVER BOURGEOIS DEMOCRACY to

the highest form or democratism—to proletarian or

Soviet democracy." In the- edition published by the

Stalinist International Publishers this is stated as

".
. . this contradiction between the backwardness

of Russia and its 'leap' to the highest form of demo-

cracy, THROUGH DEMOCRACY to Soviet or prole-

tarian democracy. . .
." Since these two have ftiffer-

ent meanings, can you tell me which is correct?

Answer: To supplement our previous analytical

proof that the Stalinist quotation is incorrect, we now

present evidence of a factual nature.

We are indebted to comrade Max Shachtman for

the following: ". . . Wir werden tins kaum Irren,

wenn wir sagen, dass gerade der Widerspruch zwich-

en d-n- Zurueckgebltebenbeit Russlands und selnen

"Sprung' srnr hoechsten Form des Democratismus,

UEBER DIE BUERGERLICHE DEMOKRATIE
HINWEG zur Sowjet—oder proletarisehen Republik,

. .
." (N. Lenin—"Die Drltte Internationale, ihr

Plata in der Geechlchte"—IHE KOMMUNISTISCHE
INTERNATIONALE, Moskau-Petrograd, 'No. 1, 1919,

p. v. edition of the Rote Fahne, Berlin, Aug. 191ft),.

Comrade J. MacDonald is to be thanked for this

one : "It would not be misconstruing the facts to say

that this striking contrast between Russia's back-

wardness and its leap OVER THE HEAD OF BOUR-
GEOIS DEMOORACY to the highest rorm of demo-

cracy, the Soviet or proletarian democracy. . .
."

(The Commurist Review, March 1020, Vol. 1, No. 3,

published in London, England by the British Commu-
nist Party).

The emphaslB is ours in both cases.
• • •

COMRADE R^ CAPE TOWN, BRITISH SOUTH
AFRICA,—We are replying to your questions by sep-

arate letter, a copy of which we are sending to the

Lenin Club.
• • •

A. P„ BRONX.—See the "Question Box" for August

18, and1 28 for the quotations concerning the trade

union policy of the C. P. before the inception of the

T.U.U.L., and the hauls upon which the R.I.L.U. was
formed.

COMRADE a, BROOKLYN.—See
October 6th.

"Question Box" of

EtHtor's Note: We regret that we cannot accede to

tbe requests of comrades for Immediate answers by

mall aince tnla only increases our work and our facil-

ities are limited. Comrades who enclose air mall

stamp* only force ns to go to the additional trouble

and expense of returning then.

By ERICH WOLLENBERG
Many Communist workers, who

are critical of the Comintern, are
today of the opinion that the Com-
intern has made "a turn of 180 de-

grees". They therefore believe that

all the demands of the Opposition

have been fulfilled and that every

one who today still remains a critic

of the political line of the Comin-
tern or its sections Is a "critic on
prnciple", a hopeless babbler.

We revolutionary Communists
should never forget that in the

struggle against the mistakes of

the Comintern every exaggeration
is so much grist to the mill of the

bureaucrats and impedes the proc-

ess of the revolutionary clarifica-

tion of the Communist workers. We
must always bear in mind the les-

sons which we have drawn from the

exaggerated character of the strug-

gle against tbe social democrats.
The social democratic workers be-

gan to understand long before Hit-

ler that their leadership "failed",

that it was "worthless" but they

knew that the S.I'.G. was no fas-

cist party and that It was not pur-

suing fascist policies and that It

—

neither the leaders nor the workers
—were social fascists as the Com-
munists always insisted. Therefore
the social democratic workers re-

ceived all the attacks of the C. P.

on the S. P.—even those that were
justified—as "ordinary slanders".

Therefore It Is self-evident that the

theory of "social -faseism" and the
resulting policies (the red refer-

endum, etc.) in reality helped to

constantly strengthen the slinky

positions "f the social-democratic
leadership with its own member-
ship.

A Critique of Criticism

A similar process of clarification,

but not in such a developed form,

which existed among the social de-

mocracy for a number of years

began to manifest itself among the

Communist workers after July 20,

1932 and especially after January
30, 1933. The Communist workers
also understood that their leader-

ship "failed", that it was "worth-

less". Today we must guard against

making Ihe same mistakes as re-

gards the Communists that the

Communist party made as regards

the social democratic workers. We
will be guilty of these mistakes if

we represent today everything the

Comintern does as false or com-
pletely counter-revolutionary, e.g.,

when we do not submit the policies

of the Comintern and its sections

to criticism but instead content our-

selves with pointing to the "dishon-

est motives" of the Comintern bu-

reaucrats. Only when we declare

openly whenever the Comintern
says or dees something correct that

it is correct will the Communist
workers believe us whenever we
brand other actions as false and
fatal, or when we brand Its politi-

cal line as objectively counter-rev-

olutionary.

The report of the July 0-10 ses-

sion of the Presidium of the E.C.C.I.

is now at hand. It is a kind of

touchstone for the policies of the

Comintern, an indicator for the

"turn". This report shows with

terrifying clarity how little the

Comintern has learned. Of course,

both Knorin and Piatnitzky have

asserted that the German working
class had suffered a defeat in Jan-

uary 1933 and that "the inability

of the Commnnists to begin the

struggle on July 22, 1032, at least

to draw in a section of the prole-

tariat and thus to show that the

Communists were really in a condi-

tion to carry on a struggle, that

they are capable of mobilizing tbe

masses for this struggle—all this

has made a shocking impression

upon the workers". This "discov-

ery" of Piatnitzky is undoubtedly

a step forward. One need only re-

call that as late as April of 1033

the writer of this article was ex-

pelled from the Communist party

by this same Piatnitzky for making
this self-same assertion.

Spreading Illusions

Comrade ' %Richter'\ member of

the Pollt-Bnreau of the C.P.G. cor-

rectly asserts in his report on the

situation in Germany that on the

one hand, fascism makes difficult

the struggle to win over the work-
ers, but on the other hand facili-

tates the struggle by "shattering the

illusions". Rosa Luxemburg taught

us long ago that there Is "nothing

more harmful than illusions". But
unfortunately, Riehter tries with

might and main to arouse all the

illusions on the situation in Ger-

many. He asserts that "everybody

Is dissatisfied with the Hitler re-

gime in Germany", no more, no
less. It is Indeed "everybody"

!

The working masses are dissatis-

fied, the urban middle classes, the

masses of petty and middle peas-

ants are "disillusioned and discon-

tented". Even the capitalists, "are

not at all satisfied". Why the hell

then, hasn't the fascist dictatorship

been overthrown? Knorin and Piat-

nitzky say approximately the same
thing as Riehter and arrive at a
conclusion that Hitler in reality

leans more and more upon the

Rejchswehr and the police. They
seem to have forgotten that these

two Instruments of power of the

bourgeoisie also do not inhabit a

vacuum but are bound up by a
thousand livng threads with all the

layers of the population. Dissatis-

faction among all classes and lay-

ers of the population wonld also

become manifest In the Relchs-

webr*and tb« polio and torn them

The Author of this Article:

The writer of fills article, comrade Erich Wollenberg, is pre-

eminent among leading German Commnnists. His service to the

revolutionary movement and his distinguished career in it entitles

him to speak with authority. Wollenberg joined the Communist
party as an active army officer in Munich in early 191!). During the

existence of the Soviet Republic he was local commander of the Red
Army in Bavaria, in charge of the main front at Dachan. He dis-

tinguished himself at that time as well as on later occasions by
his extraordinary personal bravery. Captured by the army of Ebert-

Hindenburg, he was sentenced to several years imprisonment. On
his release he became party editor in the Ruhr district and in East
Prussia. In 1023 he was put in charge of the military direction of

one of the biggest German districts and was one of the few comrades

who, against the will} of the Centra! Committee, wanted to strike out

in the Fall of the year.

After the defeat of the party he was obliged to liee to the Soviet

Union because Secret Servicemen had been shot down in a raid on

the military direction. In the Soviet Union Wollenberg entered the

Red Army and soon received the rank of captain. In 1932 after re-

peated requests and no less repented refosals Wollenberg was per-

mitted to return to Germany, where lie became editor of Rote Ffthne

and a leader of the League of Struggle Against Fascism.

During the pre-Hitier days Wollenberg came into constant conflict

with the Central Committee of the party over Its nationalist! orienta-

tion and its aping ol the Xanis. Thaelmann attempted to buy his

silence with a Reichstag mandate, but with net success. When Wol-

lenberg was slugged at a Nazi demonstration by Storm Trooi>ers,

causing him to convalesce in a hospital for several weeks, Thaelmann

utilized the opi>ortunity to remove 1pm from all party posts. The

resentment in C.P. ranks against this bureaucratic usurpation was

so strong that Tbaelmuim prevailed upon the B.C.C.I. to recall

Wollenberg to Moscow where he was denied any active work for the

German Communist party. Comrade Wollenberg was expelled from

the C.P. in the summer of 1033 when be requested to be- permitted to

return to Germany und work for the creation of a new Communist

party. He Is at present in exile.

info (independable props of the fas-

cist dictatorship. But unfortunate-

ly these "assertions" of Riehter,

Piatnitzky and Knorin are false,

awaken frightful Illusions and

must serve as a point of departure

for false policies.

In addition, it serves the leaders

of the German Communist party

and the Comintern also in order to

justify their continually reiterated

Idiotic theory thesea since 19S2-1033

that everything which has occurred

in Germany for the last three years

was no defeat tor the working class

but a •"revolutionary upsurge". And
Riehter does, as a matter of fact,

speak up and say "we can today

declare that this revolutionary up-

surge—which was formulated in

the October resolution of the Polit-

Bureau of the C.P.G. as well as in

the resolutions of the 13th plenum

of the E.C.C.I.—is being recognized

and felt by broad masses of tbe

working class'". At what a remote
distance are the present emigre
leaders of the C.P.G. in Paris and
Copenhagen from the real situation

and the real opinions of tbe work-
ers in Germany

!

The "Revolutionary Upsurge"

In his report Riehter attempts to

give a few examples of rhbs "revo-

lutionary upsurge". He points to

the "more intense propaganda ac-

tivity for the first time where over
the whole Iteich local papers are
again appearing for the first time".

In order to point out the activity

of the C. P. G. lie is compelled
to give the lie to the earlier

reports of the bureaucracy of tbe
C.P.G. because for a year and a

half the leadership of the C.P.G.

was emphasizing In all their re-

ports and articles that their local

papers were appearing regularly,

some once every week and others
once a month. Riehter goes on to

list n number of strikes In which
he restricts himself to the bald en-

umeration of some movements and
he doesn't describe a single one of

these strikes completely although

naturally the methods oil strike

struggle under a fascist dictator-

ship must be extraordinarily inter-

esting and rich in lessons.

Piatnitsky and Knorin themselves

,.1,.,-tr to have little faith in the

report made by the member of the

C.C. of the C.P.G. because they re-

mark in their own reports that the

C.P-G. has been unable to lead a

jslugle important strike". It may
or may not be true when Riehter

asserts as a proof of" the revolu-

tionary work of the C.P.G. that

—

already prior to June 30, 1934—"In
one big place in Germany alone,

five leaders of the S.A. are connect-

ed with the C.P.G. and circulate

Communist literature among their

acquaintances (among the storm
troopers)" Should this be true, it

would show the inability of the 0-

P.G. to utilize for revolutionary ac-

tion so severe a crisis in Fascism

as the slaughter of June 30.

Muenzenbergism

!

The most important thing in the

session of the E.C.C.I. is what the

Comintern and the C.C. of the C.P.

G. have to say about the social-

democratic workers. "There are

dozens of places where half of the

C.P.G. units consist of former social

democratic workers. In a city iij

Thuringia, we have among 200

party members 100 former mem-
bers of the social democratic party.

In a Bavarian city, we have con-

nections with the social democratic

key men who in their turn are con-

nected with 500 workers. In a

sub-district 200 social democratic

workers have entered the party

;

thanks to this seven units exist in

a place where we didn't have a

single unit during the times of le-

gality." Etc., etc.! These reports

so openly bear the stamp of Muen-
zenbergism, that is, of political

bragadoecio that one need not treat

them seriously. They are uttered

in the same breath with Knorin's

report that the C.P.G. is of the op-

inion "of creating in illegality a

colossal mass organization num-
bering at Iea*t 100.000 members".

The value of the turn of the Com-
intern is to be appraised not by the

uncontrolled figures of the entry of

the social democratic workers into

the C.P.G. but by the policies of

the C.P.G. The united front Is the

axis of the entire proletarian poli-

cies In the present period. One of

the most important conditions for

a revolutionary united front policy

is a correct position towards social

democracy.

But Knorin speaks about "our
correct formula that the social de-

mocracy and fascism are twins, our
correct international formula which
states that the social democracy is

the chief social prop of the bour-
geoisie" concludes literally the fol-

lowing: "the situation In Germany
has altered but it Is correct today
also to call Wels a social fascist;

It is correct that the fascists and
the social democracy led by Wels
were twins." Thus the Comintern
remains holding the old fatal for-

mula of Stalin and shamefully
keeps silent over the fact that Stal-

in had furthermore declared "fas-

cism is a formless bloc of these two
organizations (S.P.G. and N.S.D.A.

P.) and the bourgeoisie cannot
maintain itself at the helm without
this bloc," Naturally the Comintern
cannot openly compromise Stalin

who does not consider It his duty
to appear personally at the Pres-
idium of the E.C.C.I.

"Without a Stalin There Could Be
No Hitler'"

The session of the presidium of

the E.C.C.I. of July of this year
shows that the Comintern in some
questions tried to draw some les-

sons from the defeats of the Ger-
man and International proletariat.

But when1 it does do so it does not

point out the so' rue of these mis-
takes fur then it must openly admit
a share of guilt in the victory of

Fascism over the German working
class. "Without the social demo-
cracy. Fascism could not have tri-

umphed", says Knorin. "Without
Bbert i here could be no Hitler",

the author of these Hnes wrote in

the Summer of 1932 in the Rot«
Fahne, the central organ of the C.
P.O. July 20, 1032, January 30,

li>33 and the seventeen months of

the Hitler dictatorship have shown
this statement to lie only ft half

truth which through the pedagogy
of history found a fatal supplement,
"Without a Stalin there could be
no Hitler"! Without the policy of

the C.C. of the C.P.G. fascism
could not have triumphed without
a battle. Knorin correctly differ-

entiates between the "social demo-
cratic groups now functioning Il-

legally in Germany" and the C.C.

of the S.P.G. in emigration with
Wels at the head but, just the same
way must one differentiate between
the Communist groups now func-

tioning illegally in Germany with

the C.C. of the C.P.G. now in emi-
gration with Heckert, Pieck and
Ulbricht at the head. Let the

Piecks and Wels tear at each other's

throats or make united front pro-

posals to each other ! This touches

the problem of the proletarian rev-

olution in Germany only on its

periphery. The precondition for

the overthrow of the Fascist dic-

tatorship In Germany will obtain

if the Illegally struggling commu-
nist and social democratic workers
will build a new communist party

on the iHists of revolutionary theory

and practice.

Six Years of the Militant
November ITitb marks the sixth

anniversary of the founding of the
Militant. At the same time we are
preparing for a leap forward on
the road to the building ot a new
revolutionary party based on a
Marxist foundation.

Those who have been with us
during these trying six years re-
member the difficult times we have
had and feel proud of the share
they had in helping to overcome
them at all personal costs and sac-
rifices.

The Militant has served n great

historic mission during this period

and will continue to serve tbe

movement after the new party is

formed.

In order that the Militant shall

be in a position to expand and Im-

prove after the new party is

launched, wo must make heroic ef-

forts NOW to liquidate all past ob-

ligations. If we do this, we will

give the official organ of the new
party a running start and thus en-

able the editors and business office

to concentrate on expanding the

pa|>er instead of on collecting

ANNIVEC/AKy crrcc
Here is a special anniversary offer of interest to all our subscribers

and friends. With this special combination offer yon can obtain

Just the book or pamphlet you want and a subscription to the

MILITANT.
We have set as our birthday aim—to double subscriptions.

Can we count on our friends to celebrate with ns?
Send in your subscriptions at once.

This campaign ends Dec. 31st.

COMBINATION OFFERS
Six Months Subscription to the MILITANT and one of the

following pamphlets : Both lor $ .50

TEN YEARS—by Max Shachtman
THE COMMUNIST MANIFESTO—by Marx
WAGE LABOR AND CAPITAL—by Marx
THE TEACHINGS OF KARL MARX—by Lenin

WAR AND THE FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
SOVIET ECONOMY IN DANGER—by Trotsky

One Year Subscription to the MILITANT and one of the

following books Ea«h Book $1.50

IMPERIALISM—Lenin. STATE AND REVOLUTION—Lenin.

THE EIGHTEENTH BRUMAIRE—Marx
(Two books combined $2.00)

or—CRITIQUE OF THE GOTHA PROGRAMME—Marx. Both $1.75

or—THE ROAD, ft proletarian novel—G. Marfen Both $1.75

THE MILITANT. 144 Second Avenue, New York City.

Name Address

City State

8 months subscription (26 copies) 00c, and pamphlet

1 year subscription (52 copies) $ , and book

funds to stay off creditors.

We feel confident that all our

readers and those who are interest-

ed in the launching of a new party

will agree with ns on this matter.

Toward this end we make the fol-

lowing proposals

:

1. TO OUR PLEDGERS: If at

all possible, send In your
pledge in advance to January
1. After that date we will be-

gin a drive for a new list of

pledgers in the new party.

2..TO OUR BRANCHES: Arrange
at once for a Sixth Anniver-

sary Militant affair to help

clear up your bundle account.

3. TO ALL READERS: Send In

a 25c greeting for the Sixth

Anniversary issue. State ex-

plicitly whether we may print

your name In full.

ADDRESSOGRAPH
CONTRIBUTED

The Youngstown Branch of our
organization has contributed an ad-
dressogrnph to the Militant. There
remain the necessary accessories

to he bought—a stamping machine,
name plates and some cabinets.

The Youngstown comrades found a
local place where these can he

bought at half the prfce we would
have to pay here. The complete
outfit, including crating and ship-

ping to New York comes to a total

of $35.

We take this opportunity to

thank our Youngstown comrades for

their generous contribution (which
saves us about $150) and secondly

to appeal to our readers and friends

to send in their donations toward
the $35 so we can get the machine
here jnst as fast as possible.

MAKEK YOUR DONATION AS
GENEROUS AS POSSIBLE AND
MAKE IT SOON! Be sure to state

the specific fund you are contrib-

uting to so them oney will be nsed
for this special purpose.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

RELIGIOUS CONFLICT FLARES IN .MEXICO

in New York, the Ccm: list Party forms, a

United Front with Fatlier Divine—against war

and Fascism. In Mexico, the Communist Party

forms a united front Hi til the Pope of Rome,

vicar of CItrist on Earth—Against "Socialist Edu-

cation" in the schools!

For the pa.st several months, since the new program

for "Socialist Education" was adopted by the Mexi-

can Government, the political situation in that coun-

try has become extremely tense. Huge mass demon-

strations of students, housewives and school children

who, under the influence of the clergy, object to a

slight riwe. of sexual instruction in the schools, have

been staged throughout the country. Tlicw; "popu-

lar" demount rations have on almost every occasion

been broken up by the hose oi' the tire department,

the clubs of the police, and the rides of the military.

The students of many schools and colleges, led by

the Catholic Youth and the Young Communist League

who now march shoulder to shoulder "against the

common enemy" have staged a number of student

strikes. In spite however, of this mass protest on

the part of the backward strata of the populace, the

proletariat and the radicalized peasantry, unable to

analyze the fine points of "socialist education", find

in the government program some features which tliey

consider to their intercuts.

Ohm again, this time under the guise of '"Socialist

Education", the national bourgeois regime of Mex-
ico, as a cover-up for its anti-labor activity in other
fields, and as jt means of liquidating the opposition

of the rightist elements in opposition, to it, continues

to Haunt its jisewlo-revolutionary demagogy before

the whole world. The plan to apply a new program
for "socialist education" in all schools of that coun-

try, has brought to the fore once again the yearn

old conflict between the Calles isjlitieal group, now
concentrated around the National Revolutionary
Party (I'.N.R.) and the Catholic clergy, as represen-

tative of the blackest reactionary forces of the coun-

try.

The clergy, realizing that this might well be its

life and death struggle, nindo a desperate attempt to

rally the most backward masses of the popntac*
against the "socialist til neat ion" program ami espe-

cially against the ".sexual education" aspect of the
new program of instruction. During this whole con-

flict, the Stalinists have played directly into the
hands of the clerical reaction. Tbe Stalinists, con-
sidering the anti "Socialist Kdmiation" strikes of the
Mexican students, and the •'m:u<s movement" of the

fanatical housewives and mothers of families, to be
progressive simply because they were mass move-
ments, and because they were ^gainst the govern-
ment, have thrown all of their forces on the side of
the Roman Catholic clergy and against the govern-

ment. In their customary fashion they find them-
selves unable to take a truly Independent position in

such a tiuestion. From open anil unrestrained col-

laboration with the national bourgeoisie against the

clergy from 1026 to 1EI2SI, they have now turned to
open and unreserved support of the Catholic reaction

in its struggle against the national bourgeois regime
of the P.N.R.

The Communist Internationalists of Mexico, while
pointing out that the I'.N.R. or any other bourgeois
regime is Incapable of establishing real socialist edu-
cation, and' that this can only be done under work-
ers' rule as in the U.S.S.R.. indicate to the workers
that the policies of Roman Catholicism have jnst as
reactionary content as they have always had. In

one more case, the need of a new revolutionary
workers' party is being demonstrated.

• • •

NEW WAR THREAT IN SOUTH AMERICA
War with Venezuela is being discussed openly

throughout Colombia, as a result of the growing
aeuteness of Imperialist antagonisms. These con-
flicts center around petroleum and other concessions
in the regions of Colombia that border on the Ven-
ezuelan oil fields near Lake Maracaibo. The Inter-

ests of British and V. S. imperialism are playing r
desperate game within the politics of Colombia itself.

Although the British interests dominate In the re-

cently inaugurated Lopez government, the American
concessionaires and industrialists are still able to
exert pressure both with the governing group and
also through the opposition bourgeois party.

The working class of the country Is divided Into
several camps, mostly under reformist- liberal lender-
ship. This contributed largely to the lack of any
serious opposition to last year's Leticla "war", and
Is of course a source of great weakness today also.
However, the workers are becoming more militant
in the recent period as evidenced by the many impor-
tant strikes that have taken place. The failure of
every single large strike to gain its objectives, has
weakened the little faith that the masses still re-

tained in their leadership. There is a wide sympathy
towards communism among broad masses of work-
ers, but this is not translated Into communist influ-

ence in the unions because of the inability of the
party to lead any struggles to a really successful
finish. There is no Opposition Communist movement
in Colombia with the exception of a small group in
the provincial city of Call, which controls a few minor
local trade unions and adheres to the international
Communist League.

* * *

SPANISH REACTION PREPARES NEW BLOWS
As the government troops of the I.eiroux-GIl Roble*

regime mop up the remaining bodies of armed work-
ers, the reactionary forces within the government
itself, are preparing for new advances. The number
of workers Imprisoned as a result of the revolution-
ary general strike aud uprising is estimated at about
15,000. Many of these have already received long
sentences and twenty death penalties, a number or
them against Oatalonian nationalists and army offi-

cers who had Joined the uprising are pending. The
Popular Actionists (Fascists) are demanding whole-
sale executions and a virtual reign of terror against
the workers and their organizations, most of the
leaders of which are now either In Jail or in biding.
The Radicals of Mr. Lerroux's party however, fear-
ful of the forces of the working class, weakened but
not smashed, are vacillating on the policy to be fol-

lowed. Seeking a further pretext for the repres-
sions, and especially in an attempt to justify these
repressions internationally, the reactionaries are in-
venting extravagant atrocity stories, it is claimed,
for Instance, that In Asturlas the revolutionary work-
ers seized the little children of the Civil Guards and
gouged out their eyes. Rut in spite of this and nu-
merous other charges, even the more moderate bour-
geois elements tend to ignore the "horror" stories.

|
Political measures are being taken against the

(

Catalan Generalldad and many or its autonomous
features, such as police, courts and taxation powers.
have been rescinded. Preparations are being made
to declare the Socialist Party illegal at the parlia-
mentary leasion, scheduled to open in a few daya.
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EDITORIAL "ORGANIZER" RAPS VIGILANTES
Radek for a New Party?....

KARL Itadek, editor of Izvestia, is the chief ballyhoo artist for

Stalin's foreign policy. In an Interview with Fred C. Kelly,

reported in the New York Post oil Oct. 29, Radek is quoted as expressing

!i certainty that there will he no revolution in the United States for a

long time, and that •'the Tniied States will be the last country to give

up capitalism." Itadek, ignoring the misery of the American workers

which has become so inlpn.se during the last live years, states that "life

is still too comfortable in. the L\ S. tor a real revolt to occur". Over-

riding all Stalin's older "theories" of the "third period1" and the "deep-

going radicalize tion of the workers". Itadek opines that the American

workers "are more conservative than the farmers". Lending support

to A. I<\ of L. officials' who claim that a policy of rotten compromise has

the freely -expressed support of the rank-and-tile (the textile strike

committee, for example}. Kadek; charges that American workers are

always willing to settle strikes "whenever employers make even slight

concessions."

Thus much of Hadek's comment, all transparently false, deals with

what Marxists call the "objective situation", even the state of mind of

the working class, its class conscious ness. which he itates so low, being

"objective" to the revolutionary vanguard. Aware that he has made a

poor case for his prophesy and that the capitalist class may not be able

to comfort itself very much from these analyses, Itadek turns to a con-

sideration of the subjective factor. "No country," he is quoted as say-

ing, 'ever has a revolution until there Is a class-conscious group capable

of carrying on the revolution. It must be led by zealots who believe in

it so thoroughly they are willing to make great sacrifices* for it." It is

the absence of such a "group", or party as we call it, which Radek sees

as the decisive factor making for the permanence of capitalism in the

U. S.

It is not surprising to see Karl 1,'adek throw brickbats at the Amer-

ican Stalinists. Years ago he expressed over the tea-cups the opinion'

that the American C. P. was the a e of the international movement.

looking at its record after the five jears of world -ahaking crisis which

have ensued, he naturally holds an even lower opinion of the Browderian

horde than ever before." Quite flatly, in his view, these specimens are

not "capable of carrying on Hie revo.nlion".

Now. comrades, don't go off the deep end. True, Kiirl Itadek was once

a member of the Russian Left Opposition. True, too, Louis Waldman,

in rejecting the application of Hen (iitlow for admission to the S. P.,

informs us that "once a Bolshevik always a Bolshevik". True, again,

he recognizes the permanent unfitness of himself and his organization to

carry forward the banner of the proletarian revolution. But is it true

that Radek, after capitulating to St! lin. has begun to smuggle Trotsky-

ism into the Comintern? Is he, in his dotage, bitten by conscience,

slyly setting that banner in a corner and walking off in the hope that

someone else will pick il npV Is he pain-fully and in this round-about

way sending us greetings'!- N he muking an analysis and begging us to

draw the conclusions';

Are we to read between the lines of Radek's statement the Macedonian

crv: "For God's sake, somebody start a new revolutionary party?" In

a pig's eye we are. We know thai In Radek we have the official repre-

sentative of the Political Bureau of the Russian f'. P. and of Joseph

Stalin himself.

All the logic of Radek's analysis, viewed bv a Marxist, points inevit-

ably to the need for a new parly. ):ut Stalin's mouthpiece means some-

thing different. What this is become-; clear from some of his other re-

cent remarks.

'Augtir", a well-informed reactionary London journalist, cables to

the New York Times (Oct. 3t)>, an interview with "the greatest living

British diplomatic expert", concerning an "evenl- of historical impor-

tance" the presence at the funeral of the King of Yugoslavia of 1M

members of Ihe Turkish President Kemal's bodyguard. "Thus", com-

ments Augur's friend, the diplomat, "we discover the Soviet Government

in the quite unoxi>ected part of a iriend of the existing order. We who

follow political developments in Hie Balkans know that the Influence of

the Soviets in that part of the world is a conservative one."

A slanderous remark, you ask? And Augur's informant answers:

"Some time ago in Berlin, just before the Hitler revolution, a

small company had met in a private house to meet the well-known

Communist journalist, Karl Radclc, whose real name is Sobelson.

The conversation came to the interesting topic of the. gradual change

in Soviet foreign policy, which Irom being Marxist and international

is gradually acquiring bourgeois and nationalist traits.

"Radek "replied to the critics that it is all very well to find fault

with Soviet policies, but he defied anybody to live Ave or six years

in the Kremlin without beginning to think that, after all, there was

a great deal to be said for the principles of Peter the (Ireat and

other Russian autocrats."

More slanderous remarks you a.*? Then turn back to the Moscow

cables on the assassination of llartliou, and read how Itadek. in Ixvestia,

called him "the man of peace". Or Inn. to the cable on the tenth aum-

versarv of FrencH recognition of the r.S.S.It. ami read Radek's raptures

over the rapproaehment between the IT.S.S.R. and the capitalist bour-

geois (but pcrhai>s, unlike the Trotskyism, "revolutionary bourgeois )

French government. There Radek expresses "full confidence" that

I-ival the new French foreign minister in the Ronapartis! Doumergne

Cabinet, will carry out the pledges of Hie beloved martyr Barthon, -'the

man of peace"!

No Radek's conclusion from the failure of the C.I'.T.S.A. is not that

we should found a new party. He Is not giving us contraband wishes

of sympathy. His conclusion—not to go into Ibe question of whether the

hen'or the egg came first—is for the U.S.S.R. to rely upon alliances with

capitalist governments and to abandon the international revolutionary

movement. And his "prophesies" are mere promises to the American

bourgeoisie that the Stalinist C. 1. will "behave".

We shall have to go forward, as we have these many years, without

Karl Radek and ail the little Rndeks who capitulated with him. We
will build a new revolutionary parly and teach Radek and his anxious

allies, the bourgeois lorelgn ministers who demand ami get constant re-

assurance from him. that the tide of the class struggle cannot he halted

ay any Canute, not even if lie cries his commands from the Kremlin

itself.

There is no revolutionary party- in this we are at one with Radek.

We add only the rallying cry:

Forward to the founding of the revolutionary party!

» • « *

TKe Times ana Fascism....

SUNDAY'S New York Tfcnes real'y contained an eyeful.

We recall how, a year and a half ago when Hitler came to power

and heads rolled in the sand, the Times talked about Fascist, brutality.

Itl was, of course, particularly agitated because of Hitler's anti-Semitic

measures taken to keep his pledge made to get the German petty-bour-

geoisie some gravy by squeezing the largely middle-class Jewish element

of Germany. So excited was the Times by the so-called anti-Semitic

drive, which for a moment or two threatened to go so far as the expro-

priation of some Jewish capitalists—a crime even in the eyes of those

aristocratic capitalists who will not let a Jew Into their home—that

it even mentioned some of Hitler's crimes against workers, their

property, leaders and organizations.

Similarly, years ago, the 'limes carried some news about Mussolini's

brutalities.

On Sundav, however, the Times, which cannot find space for a brief

oommunication from the Columbus Day United Anti-Fascist Committee

seeking to correct misrepresentations in a Times repoVt of the Commit-

tee's activities, gave two columns to a Brooklyn capitalist, B. H. Namm,

to extol Mussolini truthfully for saving capitalism, and to extol him

falsely as a benefactor of the people of Italy.

And in the same Issue appeared an article by a Hitler propagandist

on the beauties of the Fascist, labor camps. These are pqrtrayed as a

sort of combination rest-cure, physical culture resort and summer camp

;

there are the usual pictures of men reading books, listening to radios

and whatnot. "The healthy wor&, the sunshine, and above alt the

cheerfulness . . . seemed to me to be powerful arguments for the sys-

tem."

We cannot here give space to refute every lie and misrepresentation

in the Times article on the Hitler slave-camps. Suffice it to say that in

them are herded workers for whom employment cannot be found in

the decaying economy of German capitalism, and here they are given

slop blows hard labor and military training. They all smile—and ill

they ever stop smiling they are beaten over the heels with steel rods.

The Tines has definitely abandoned printing the truth about the

brutalities of the Hitler regime. It printed some truths for a while

because it could not avoid doing so, and because its owners resented

Hitler's anti-Semitism which, if carried out without restraint against

tne rich Jewish bankers of Germany as well as against the poor Jews,

might both weaken the structure of German capitalism and set a prece-

dent that the rich Jewish owners of the Times would cot Ilk"

(By Mid- West Corresjxmueirt)

Minneapolis.—The supporters of

Law and Order here have recently

made a test thrust at the working

class.

On Tuesday, Oct. 16, sometime

between midnight and dawn, sever-

al carloads of night riders drove

up before the Workers Book Store

(Stalinist) on Third Street, be-

tween Hennepin and Nicollet. This

little shop is located in the heart

of town.

The vigilantes smashed the glass

in the door, entered the shop and

went to work.

Hundreds of pamphlets were torn

up and scattered on the floor. Book
shelves were overthrown and
smashed. Over a hundred books

were carried out to the cars, to-

gether with many pamphlets. In

Ihelr patriotic ardor, the 100 per

centers were not above stealing

the small supply of cash in the

store : about five bucks. Before

the)- gleefully drove off, the raiders

stuck a large sign in the window:
"modern

Boston Tea Party

NO REDS
Wanted in Minneapolis"

The vigilantes then drove out

Wayzafa Boulveard a few miles

from town and made a bonfire of

their plunder. In the morning you
could stir among the ashes and
pick out part of a title page of an
Upton Sinclair novel, the charred

!

cover of Jack London's "The Iron:

Heel". Blackly floating over the

countryside were what was left of

some darned good books by Jack
Conroy, Dos Passos, etc., not to

speak of the works of Marx. Eng-

cls. Lenin and Stalin.

At this site also, the vigilantes

left signs

:

"First Warning
lo Communists",

and
"This Is what

we do to

Communist Literature".

That day the boss press head-

lined the raid, hoping lo build lip

mass sentiment for a continuation

of such admirable activity.

"Irate citizens," said the Minne-
apolis Journal, "anged by activity

of revolutionary forces in Minnea-
polis, smashed their way into the

Workers Book Slore . . . early to-

day."

Cops—Deaf, Dumb, ami Blind

"Irate citizens!"' Not a word of

condemnation for the unlawful and
cowardly actions of the vigilantes.

Not a hint as to who the raiders

were. Not a question raised as to

just what the police were doing
while ther aid was on. (Anybody
who has been on the streets of

down-town Minneapolis after mid-

night, when the sidewalks have

been roiled up, knows that it would
be a physical impossibility for the

police to be unaware ol the vigi-

lantes. The noises of breaking
glass and splintering furniture

must have shrieked through the us-

ually silent .streets.)

The Tribune and the Star fol-

lowed the led of the Journal in

attempting to obscure Hie meaning
of the raid to the working class.

But another paper was published

the day after the raid— it happens
that the Organizer, weekly organ

of Union 7>~4, makes its appearance
on Tuesday alternoon.

"Organizer" Denounces Raids

Headlined on the front page of

this paper was: "STOP THE VIG-
ILANTE RAIDS". The Organizer
warned the Minneapolis workers
not fo permit such actions to go

unchallenged, because "today they

will strike at the Communists—to-

morrow it will be the Socialists

—

the next day the trade union halls.

If i hey think they can get away
with it, these vigilantes would like

to terrorise every worker, every
liberal minded person in the city."

After calling on every worker to

come lo the support of the victims

of the vigilantes, and exposing the
part played by conniving police, ttie

Organizer wound up with a call

for action: "If the police will not
stop the plundering of the workers
by these lawless vultures, the
workers will. STOP THE VIGI-
LANTES!"

It is unnecessary to say that

Union 574's paper took exactly the
correct line on the vigilantes.

Against such a tactic of the bosses
as this, the workers must present
a united front, standing shoulder to

shoulder to repel the raiders. An
injury to one is the concern of all

!

Fortunately, there exists in the
Minneapolis labor movement a
force sufficiently formidable and
sufficiently alert to raise the alarm,
to come out with the right slogan.
Such a force is Local 574.

Remember "Deputies Bun"!
If the bosses in Minneapolis want

to fight it out with their lawless

gangs against the united workers,

we will give them a tight. We gave

them a fight once before, on a cer-

tain Tuesday morning in the Mark-
et.

We must show (lie workers that

it is foolish to look to the police

for protection against Ihese plun-

derers, these vigilantes. We must
show that it is necessary for the

workers lo present a united front

against liie bosses, lo stop the vigi-

lantes ',

This raid is but a fore-laste of

what may become increasingly fre-

quent as the struggle becomes tens-

er, and il is in such a light lhal

the raid mu.st be seen by every

worker. by every workers' organix-

atioii. We must begin now lo or-

ganize to beat bact the thrusls of

vigilante fascism.

A few days afler the raid, the

Stalinists issued a leaflet calling

for three meetings ;\t which the

raid will he discussed. The Com-
munist League, Minneapolis branch,

is holding an open discussion meet-

ing on Sunday aileruoou, October

^S, at. which the raid will be dis-

cussed, and concrete proposals

rai-ed as fo the iavi methods of

combatting those plunderers direct-

ed by the bosses.

Wlio Are the Vigilantes?

Present -day vigilantes are invar-

ialily the instruments of the boss

class for extra-legal use against

the workers. They are used for

piu'ixises for which the police them-

selves cannot be utilized without

giving away the entire shell-same

of capitalist "democracy".

The bosses wish to stamp out

mercilessly the growing spirit of

rebellion in the Minneapolis work-
ing class. Very well, they strike

lirsf of all at Hint segment which
has the least mass support among
the workers- -in short, at the Com-
munist Party. They gather toge-

ther a band of thugs, of the "sports"

among themselves, and of those

elements among the workers and
the middle-class foolish enough to

fall for their propaganda, call

themselves ''irate citizens" — and
proceed with Iheir dirty work.

Stalinists Bewilder Workers

The hardest task we face in

Minneapolis is to make the workers
understand why they are to come
to the support of the victims of the

recent night-raid: the Communist
party in Minneapolis. The bewil-

derment of the local workers over

this point is understandable.

For so many workers say that

the Communist party committed an
unpardonable crime against the

working class during the recent

r>7-t strikes. They attempted to

split a union, a imwerfnl union, a

MP I s. « Organizers

»

On Sale

Through diligence and concerted

efforts, we have bfen successful in

gathering together a limited num-
ber of incomplete tiles of the Min-
neapolis Organizer which we are

now offering for sale, at $1 and
$1.50 per file, depending upon the

number of issues missing.

The Organiser, as our readers
know, was issued daily during the

great Minneapolis truck drivers

strike, and was the official daily

organ of Local 574. Its contribu-

tion to American strike strategy is

invaluable.

If you want to know how the
Minneapolis Truck drivers won
Iheir right to unionization in a
period when this elemental right is

a fighting issue in al! strikes; if

you want to know how these work-
ers fought off Governor Olson's
militia; if you want to know how
these men out-maneuvered the ('itl-

sm'ii's Alliance plot of a Hank and
File opposition

; if yon want to

learn how the women helped in this
historic fight—GET A FILE OF
THE ORGANIZER.

Nos. 1 and 2 of this paper are
not to be had anywhere. We have
only ii files which contain these
two numbers. The remaining files

all miss these numbers as well as
a few other numbers. But the most
important material is included. We
also have a number of single copies
on hand. Those wishing samples
of the Organizer can get them
singly at 5e a copy.

militant union. Worse, they at-

tempted to split the union right

while it was in a iife-and-death

struggle with its mortal enemy, the

bosses. Not once, but three or four

times, did the local Communist
party attempt this. It does not

take a professional revolutionist to

see that Lenin would turn in his

tomb at such an outrageous per-

version of all be taught.

The workers arc quite right in

neither understanding nor forgiv-

ing Ibis peculiar brand of commu-
nism. For such valuable services

lo the Citizens Alliance, the bosses

were certainly ungrateful in turn-

ing on their allies and raiding

their bookshop. The truth of the

matter M>ems to be that the raiders

did not injure those whom they

thought they were hurting.

Insurance for Defeat

If the bosses were really smart,

o! course, they would not have
raided this book store. On the con-

trary, they would have purchased

several tons of pamphlets by Stalin

and seen to it that Ihese were dis

tribute*] gratis among the Minnea-

polis workers, thus bringing about

hopeless confusion in the ranks of

those whom they wish to crush.

Damned sound insurance that

would be.

But make no mistake. As woe-
fully misguided as they aie, the

nink-a nil-tile Stalinists are never-

theless sincere and militant light-

ers for our class.

If (lie bosses—and their vigilan-

tes—believe for one moment that

they can rnlhlessly attack and
terrorize one section ot our class,

they will not pause. Their attacks

will increase and spread. If their

first onslaught goes unchallenged,

they will but redouble their efforts

against us. And, section by sec-

tion, we will be smashed back and
broken; Socialists, Social-Laborifes,

Fourth Internationalists, trade un-

ionists, unorganized workers- -even

the left-wing Farmer- l.aborites

will not go unscathed.
11 they iliink they can get away

witli il, and if they thought it nec-

essary, the bos.M's would like to

establish in this country the same
rule that their class has succeeded
in jamming onto the workers in

Italy and Germany. The name for

this rule is fascism; and fascism
Is the complete crushing of an in-

dependent working class and all

working class organizations by
gangsters and vigilantes, fattened'

In immense proportions. It is gang-

ster-rule, carried out with the

whole-hearted approval, and to the

undoubted benefit, of the boss class.

Organize Against Vigilantes

To permit such a movement lo

gain a foothold in the United States
would be an unspeakable tragedy

for all mankind for generations to

come. This movement, of which
last week's raid was a forerunner,

must be crushed at its inception.

It is not enough to expose it.

It is the duty of every worker in

Minneapolis to baud together with
his fellow workers and present a

united front to fhe bosses and their

vigilantes. Every man and woman
who works for wage or salary, who
is a victim of boss exploitation, be-

longs in this united front.

An injury to one is the concern
of all!

Form workers vigilance commit-
tees:

If necessary, raid liie raiders:

Epic Plan Is Losing

(Continued from Page 1)

itf the Forgotten Men. Ihe response
of Ibe unemployed, particularly the
i'uiiK d jM'tty shopkeepers, has
frightened their erstwhile cham-
pions.

Unquestionably, the Sinclair fol-

lowing, which may muster close to

a million votes, represents revolt

against the do-uothing policy of
the Democratic regime, just as the
Democratic victory represented
the revolt against the do-nothing
policy of the Republicans, lie volt,

moreover, coining just at the time
when Roosevelt had settled mat-
ters so peaceably with fhe bankers.

It is for his exposures that Sin-
clair is best known. If, by any
chance, he >hould be elected, he
may be trusted to achieve the
crowning exposure of all—the ex-
posure of himself.

League Expels Goldman
For Capitulation to S.P.

BOEO PARK OPEN FORUM
Roes fhe American Working Class
Nerd a New Revolutionary Party?"
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AL D A S C H
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The National Committee of the I

Communist League of America has

decided lo expel Albert Goldman
j

of Chicago because of his openly I

declared intention to disregard the]

course pursued by the League and

join the Socialist party as an Indi-

vidual. This action was taken

alter Ooldman had availed himself

of the opportunity to explain his

position before the Chicago mem-
bership and before the National

Committee.
Goldman was ready to desert the

League, not only severing organiz-

ational relations, but desert it also

politically. Despite bis assertion

that he stands on the same politi-

cal platform as before and Is mere-

ly changing the form of his alle-

giance, the objective logic of his

step, taken as an individual and
flying in the face of the course we
have adopted for the creation of a

new party and a new international,

is tantamount to capitulation. By
this action, Ooklmnn ends his brief

sojourn with the International

Communists where his abilities had
been useful but where his political

weakness was most clearly demon-
strated by his readiness to discard

our principled platform and banner
in return for a place in the S. P..

fo which he comes as a humble
capitulator. Toward capitulatory

we have only one •attitude, clearly

established a long lime ago. If

means a definite parting of the

ways.

In taking the position stated

(Jo'dinan also viola led elementary
discipline of the League by sub-

mitting his views to non-League'

members, including members of the

Socialist jiirty, before thrashing
them out in his own organization,

important though this aspect of his

case is. we consider it a subsidiary

matter under the circumstances.

The real issue is fhe political ques-
tion involved — the ones! ion of

which course to pursue toward the
creation of the new party and the

new International. That is not a

mere incident: it affects the very
life and development of the revo-

lutionary movement itself.

In its essence, the issue is drawn
between revolutionary Marxism on
the one hand and social reformism
anil cenfrism on the other. Cen
trfsm appears today boih in it>

bureaucratic Stalinist form and in

the diluted form of militant paci-

fism now characterizing the S. P.

since the adoption of the new de-
claration of principles which seeks
vainly to establish an independent
course between revolutionary Marx-
ism and the reactionary brand ol

social reformism represented by the
Old Guard. This issue still stands
in fhe center of the present, histor-
ical processes. The League ha?
played and will continue to piay an
active role in this process: but our
point of departure is the creation
of the historic instrument, the ere
ation of a revolutionary force em-
erging now in its initial stage as
the Workers Party of the United
States. In pursuing this aim we
have adhered to the principle of
building a cadre of conscious rev-
olutionists, welded together by an
historical objective and not. toler-
ating a situation where members
may follow opposite courses.

In (he position we have taken
during the period of existence we
have represented the connection be-
tween the October revolution and
the international revolution. It im-
posed' upon us for a time the iso-
lated existence of a propagandist
group: but we never accepted the
purely trade unionist criterion
which measures in terms of bare
numbers. The catastrophic defeats
suffered by the international work-
ing class movement, in recent times
only too closely reveal the falsity
of such criteria. Numerically pow-
erful working class parties went
down to disaster because of the ab-
sence of a revolutionary policy. And
it is by absorbing the lessons of
these defeats that the inescapable
conclusion arises: to create the new
instrument which can prepare for
the triumph of Marxism on a new
historical scale.

Where will the forces come from
to constitute the new party? An
Important factor In its development
will undoubtedly he constituted out
of the regroupments and new left-

ward currents within the existing
parties and particularly through
Ihe radicalize tion of the proletar-
ian kernel in fhe Socialist parties.
But it is inconceivable that the So-
cialist parties will play fhe role of
revolutionary leadership of the
working class or serve as instru-
menta for the reform of the Second
International on which they stand.
The roots of the Second Interna-
tional are deeply imbedded in re-
formism. Its leading bureaucracy
is still one of the props of the
bourgeoisie and it. is waging a re-
lentless struggle against, the left-

ward currents arising within the
affiliated parties. Those who capi-
tulate from a former revolutionary
position and go over to the Social-
ist party without a banner inevit-
ably start out from the false con-
cept that this party as such can
become the revolutionary force.

That te clearly revealed even In

the United States.

The American Socialist party is

feeling some of the reperenssione
from the European events and from
the sharpened class struggle in the
United States. Although, in con-

tradistinction to some of the Eu-
ropean parties it is not at all rep-

resentative of the main stream of

the working class, new currents

have arisen within ft. By a very

small majority and by only a small

part of its membership participat-

ing in the referendum it has car-

ried the declaration of principles

—

Ihe declaration of militant pacifism

—of the Detroit convention. The
•'militants", representing the main
body of the diluted centrism which
has so far carried the day and car-

ried it with the assistance of the

reactionary municipal socialists led

by Hoan, made their tirst polftical

retreats already at the Detroit con-

vention. Facing the pressure of

the Old Guard, which is In control

of the strongest party institutions

ind the strongest state apparatus,

fhe "militants" have yielded since

ind will yield further to social re-

ormism. It is true that out of

.his combination of the pressure

rrrnn the Old Guard and the yield-

ing of ground by the "militants", a

definite leftward current will arise:

but its true revolutionary expres-

sion it will be able to find only in

fhe struggle for the new party and

the Fourth International.

The statement of (iitlow and

iho-e who have rallied around him
to enter the Socialist Party flies in

the face of these actual conditions.

Not only do these people say that

they have no intention whatever

if functioning as a separate faction
:nside the Socialist party, they los-

er the illusion that it is possible "to

revolutionize it and to build it as

an instrument for working class

emancipation." In reference to the

adoption of the soealled declaration

of principles they say, "it now
makes it possible to unite the rev-

olutionary forces of the country In

the socialist parly and to build It

up as a powerful revolutionary

lorce, rooted in the soil of the

country and responsive fo the needs

of the workers." This position in-

cludes the planting of the germ of

organic unity—unity between the

Socialist party of militant pacifism

and the Stalinist centrist party to-

gether with all who verbally adhere
fo revolutionary socialism. Such an
organic unify by the false Illusions

it creates of the possibiity unity
between Oninmunsm and Socialism

could mean only a further barrier

in Ihe working class road toward
emancipation and a combination of

two bureaucratic regimes so much
more effectively to hinder Ihe pro-
cess of recoupments, al leas,, for

a time, and so much more effecllvg-

ly to wield tjie power of lha appar-
atus agai.T-i the developing trmy
leftward ciirents. These proposals

cater to fhe worst feature of the
centrist concepts of a party of unity
in general. loosely connected and
without a principled position.

Goldman, in his entrv into the
Socialist party cannot but accept
Ihe Gitlow position; and the objec-
tive logic of all who enter in this

manner as capltulators from a for-
mer revolutionary position and
without a banner can lead only to
the acceptance of the S. P. as the
future revolutionary force and thus
to false illusions and now defeats.

Our road lies in fhe opposite direc-
tion. We lire setiir.;* out now t;:

build a f-viltui.--:uiry for .-•, "i

build the new party. It Is, as our
readers know, to be launched very
soon. It begins on the basis of uni-
fication of two groups, the Commu-
nist League of American and tbe
American Workers Party. It Is the
tii-si real signal of actual un flea-

ttou of revolutionary forces to stand
henceforth unitedly on a principled
revolutionary platform and by that
very fact alone become a powerful
factor in stimulating the leftward
developments in the S.P. and pre-
paring the ground and the frame-
work within which they can find
their future revolutionary expres-
sion.

—National Committee,
Communist League of America

Kevolutionary
Trends in Europe

Speaker:

JAMES P. CANNON
(Just returned from Europe)

SUNDAY, NOV. II, at 8 P.M.

IRVING PLAZA
Irving Place & 15th Street

Auspices: Communist league of

America.

INCKKASE !> MILITANT PRICE

Beginning this issue, the price
of the Militant is increased to
3c per copy, u fhe United States.
Tic a copy for foreign.

In fhe I'. S. in bundle* of 10
or more, 2c per copy.

For foreign, in bundles of 10
or more Sc per copy.
This Increase does not affect

the subscription rates for the
present. They remain : tine year,
$1.00. Six months, iiOe for the
U. S. For foreign—$1.50 and
T."ic respectively.

We urge all readers to sub-
scribe NOW as we believe that
the subscription rates will also
have to be increased soon. Take
advantage of this period and of
our special Anniversary Offer
listed elsewhere In thU l*«i«.
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Fargo Drivers Win in

Militant Milk Strike

Dunne Jailed for

Activity;Released

By Mass Pressure

BULLETIN
Fargo, N. D.—Miles Dunne, mlli-

Itant leader of the Minneapolis

truck strike, who w:>.s arrested in

Fargo, North Dakota, where he had

been helping to organize the truck

drivers, has been released "on his

own cognizance" The strike of

milk drivers, which he helped to

organize, has ended in victory for

the workers.
Mass pressure—the threat of the

workers to call a general strike

—forced his release. The indict-

ment against him of "inciting to

riot" has not been dismissed, but

with the workers thoroughly

aroused, it is questionable that the

authorities will dare to press the

case.

Dunne has been in Fargo for the

past three months, at the request

of the local union leaders, who
were Impressed by the tactics that

had won the Minneapolis strike and

wanted them Introduced In the

Fargo situation.

A strike of the milk-wagon driv-

ers followed a successful organiza-

tion campaign. The strike was
conducted along lines similar to

the aggressive Minneapolis battles,

and brought the bosses to terms

within 24 hours. Our correspond-

ent's account of the strike and of

Dunne's arrest follows.
* • •

By Our Mid-West Correspondent

A pebble is cast into a. pool

Rythmlcally, irresistibly, concen-

tric circles form, well outwards.

Fargo s a town 250 miles from

Minneapolis, just across the North

Dakota line. Its population is 30,-

000, Fargo being much the largest

town la the sparcely-populated

state. It Is the center of a rich

agricultural community. Wheat,
oats, com, cattle, dairy products,

poultry—these are the commodities

which the state sells. There is no

water-power available in the state,

there is almost no manufacturing

carried on. Trucking is a most im-

portant industry.

The Fargo workers were greatly

interested in the Minneapolis truck

strikes. They sent delegations to

Local 574, and offered to assist the

Minneapolis workers in their strug-

gle. After the settlement of the

July-August strike, the teamsters

union in Fargo asked Local 574 to

send out an organizer. Miles Dunne
was loaned' to the Fargo union and
for the past several months he has

been in Fargo, organizing the driv-

ers, stimulating work in the North

Dakota labor movement, winning
adherents to the cause of the

workers from other local unions

and the public generally, especial-

ly the unemployed.

The Fargo Drivers Union Local

173 rapidly build up a membership
of 400. This union had the same
broad organizational policy pur-

sued by Local 574. Milk wagon
drivers, bakers, inside workers

were organized In the union.

The conditions of the Fargo
workers are bad. The town is

dominated by chains.— the banks

are branches of the huge Twin
City financial institutions. When
one goes to a movie in Fargo, one
attends a Publir house. The larg-

est store Is a Sears Roebuck branch.

The largest dairy plant is but a

branch of a company having its

home office elsewhere.

The milk wagon drivers worked
under particularly hard conditions

—the 7-day week, 70 to 90 hours a

week, a wage not exceeding $15

—

this in comparison with the $34

milk driver wage in Minneapolis,

with the 6-day week prevailing in

the larger city.

With relatively high living costs,

it is apparent that the milk drivers

had1 genuine grievances. A list of.

demands was drawn up and pre-

sented to the bosses. The demands
were ignored

1

. A strike of milk
wagon drivers was called for Sun-

day morning, Nov. 4, at 4 A.M.
Early Sunday morning pickets

began to assemble at the union

headquarters, a large 2nd-floor

iall In the middle of the town.
The logic of events and circum-

stances of a strike always crystal-

lises a definite opposition group
among the employers, a definite

scene of action. In Fargo, the Fair-

mont Creamery, the largest cream-
ery In town, furnished both the

backbone of the opposition and the

scene of action.

Picketing was carried on along

the precise lines laid" down by the

Minneapolis strikers, allowing for

CannonForumPostponed
Membership Meets Sun.

A general membership meeting
of the Communist League will
be held Sunday, Nov, 11. Com-
rade Cannon will report on the
International Plenum which be
attended as the delegate of the
League. The mteting win begin
at 11 A.M. and will be followed
by an all day discussion. The
lecture «f comrade Cannon
scheduled for Sunday evening at
Irving Plaza ha* been postponed
for one week.

(Continued on Page 4)

GormanPlans

A Love Feast

With Bosses
Textile Workers Get It in

The Neck While Faker

Talks "Cooperation"

Francis J. Gorman, first vice

president of the United Textile
Workers of America, whose shame-
ful betrayal of ihe textile strike

stunned even con iervative sections

of the labor mo\ ement, has now
come forward wilh another ingra-

tiating offer to the mill owners—

a

joint employer-union campaign to

expand markets, and promote In-

dustral peace.

This time he offers his services

directly to George A. Sloan, chair-

man of the Cotton Textile Institute,

which subsidized the thugs who
broke the strike. It will be remem-
bered that an industrial "truce"

was declared, which was signed by
Gorman, but never by Sloan. Ac-
cordugly thousands of workers
found themselves locked out when
Gorman called the strike off.

Gorman's letter to Sloan, how-
ever, broatlies nol a word of eon-
plaint, and not a single demand.
He offers his c<>operation to the
textile industry without qualifica-

tions, fawning before Sloan as a
flunky fawns before his master.

It Seems . . .

"It seems to me,'' he writes

sweetly, "that when wage read-
justments have been made, as the
result of inquiries (inquiries, mind
you !) now being made by the Unit-
ed States Bureau of Labor Statis-

tics and the Federal Trade Com-
mission shall have concluded ad-
justments of the discrimination

cases before it, and when the three
work assignments boards shall have
been set up, the time will have ar-
rived when employers' organization
representatives and union represen-

tatives can begin conferences look-

ing toward the improvement of the

textile industry and its outlook."

The ink has scarcely signed on
the "truce" that broke the strike

and betrayed the workers, and
here Is Gorman proposing pleasant

round-table conferences with the

same bosses who a few months ago
were shooting down textile work-
ers. For the general benefit of the
Industry—to promote foreign mark-
ets, for the expansion of domestic
markets.

But does the ofi'er of cooperation

end there? You do not know Gor-
man if you think so.

Cooperation with Mr. Legree

"Joint cooperation should extend
beyond the matter of extending the

use of textiles and our offer of co-

operation covers [he entire field of

Industrial relations, of course."

And, of course, 'the union cannot
contribute its ef[< rts except in co-

operation with the organized em-
ployes. . . . The United Textile

Workers of America do not yield

even to the owners of the mills, in

the desire to promote the welfare
of the industry to a point where it

may be fairly, soundly, and gen-

uinely prosperous." (Prosperous
for whom?)
Throughout there is never any

reference to the recent strike ex-

cept to express satisfaction with the

result, and to hull the "complete
restoration to a peace basis".

Not a word about the discrimin-

ation against union workers in the

Southern mills; not even the sug-
gestion that If the bosses want the
aid of the union in their market-
grabbing schemes, in the imperial-
ist schemes to wrest markets from
Japan and England (and War, too,

la a method1 of expanding markets
and making Industry profitable for

the owners), the bosses might offer

concessions or sopa to tie starving

mill hands. North and South.

PRICE 3 CENTS

National Jobless Day
Supported by Unions

Pittsburgh, Pa.—Final plans for
-National Unemployed Day were
completed itt a meeting of the Na-
tional Action Committee just con-
cluded here. Reports compiled from
:ill over the country indicate that
there will be an enormous turnout
in the nation-wide demonstrations
:o be held November 24.

The more than 1,000 local units
<>f the cooperating organizations
have been instructed to begin their

demonstrations itt 10 A.M. on Nov.
M. They will march to relief sta-
tions throughout the country to

present their demands locally. The
climax will be the visit of a na-
tional delegation to the President.

The National Action Committee,
of which David Lasser, chairman
of the Workers Unemployed Union
of Greater New York, Is secretary,
has written President Roosevelt
for an appointment for a delega-
tion of 13 to present the demands
of the unemployed on Nov. 2G or 27.

In addition to the 750,000 organ-
ized unemployed represented di-

rectly at the minting here, the
demonstration will have the tack-
ing of numerous local unemployed
groups.

In Minneapolis many A. F. of L.

unions affiliated with the Minnea-
polis Centra! Council of Workers,
unemployed organization, will sup-
port the Nov. 24 parade. In New
York the Dressmakers Joint Board
and the United Hebrew Trades will

m<ibili'4-> members and other unions
are expected to follow suit. In
Toledo where the National Unem-
ployed League is a powerful force,

many trade unionists will join the
unemployed in demonstrating.

.
The call to action is signed by

the National Unemployed League,
Illinois Workers Alliance, Eastern
Federation of Unemployed and Em-
ergency Workers. Minnesota Cen-
tral Council of Workers, American
.Workers Union (Missouri, Kansas
and Nebraska), Florida Federation
of Unemployed Leagues. Wisconsin
Federation of Workers Committees,
Texas Central Council of Workers,
Fort Wayne Unemployed League.
The American Civil (Liberties

Union haa informed the N.A.C. tliat

it will aid the demonstrators in

case of police Interference, in a
statement to the press Arnold John-
son, secretary of the National Un-
employed League, expressed unbe-
lief that the police would accede
ro the A.C.L.U.s request that they
remain away from relief centers
during the presentation of demands.

"Police officials will provoke
trouble in places, no doubt," said
Johnson. "Some can be expected
to act as if the jobless are crimin-
als or bands of looters. But this
Is our only way of driving home
our demands and we are going right
ahead to light to the last ditch for

what's coming to us even if we
have to take it in the end."

All members and sympathizers of
the C.L.A. are asked to mobilize
for the great demonstration on
Nov. 24. This should be an historic

event, the greatest display of or-
ganized power ever made by the
unemployed of the whole nation.

Dyers Strike

Holds Lines

In 2ndWeek
Paterson, Nov. 8.—Paterson is

shut tight as a drum. The dye
workers' strike has been extended
to the bleacheries. In East Ruth-
erford yesterday a giant mass pick-
et line, the biggest ever seen in

Rufherlord, closed down the
bleachery there. The police, of

course, were mobilized beforetime
with their tin hats, gas bombs and
all the other police machinery for

strike-breakiSK. However, the
pickets were not at all intimidated.

A minor scuffle ensued': and after

:t few windows wereb roken and a
car overturned the management an-
nounced that the plant would be
closed down until the strike was
settled.

A bleachery in Lodi was likewise
shut down.

In the face of the determined
militancy and solidarity of the dye
workers the bosses are for the
moment banking upon the arbitra-
tion board to effectively •'settle"

the strike for them. By now the
workers have been pretty well im-
munized against arbitration; and
they know what to expect. Never-
theless, despite the statements is-

sued by the leadership there is no
doubt that Iremcndous pressure is

being exerted to put an end to the
strike, with of course the minimum
concessions on the part of the
bosses. I

The negotiations which have been
'

broken oft several times are now
once again in progress, under the
supervision of the NRA figure-head.
Squires. Last nijrht a "secret ses-

sion" was held. The bosses are
"secret iy" threatening that if the
negotiations fall through this time
they will negotiate no more but
fight it out to the finish. At the
«simf» time the yeilow press in Pat-
erson drums up the optimistic pros-
poci tint a settienii'ii! w !

II mater-
ialize shortly. And rumors are
being assiduously circulated among
the workers "on good authority"
that the strike will be settled by
the end of this week.

The Militant in its previous dis-

paiehes ] wisted out that the situa-

tion is very favorable to the work-
ers. Thus far the strike has been
extremely effective, and it obvious-
ly has reached Its turning point.

Today, more than ever, the dye
workers must maintain vigilance

agaust any arbtration deal the
bosses may try to put over. The
nnioii demands are: the union shop.
the 30-hour week, the 30-dollar
v >'^e This is the basis on which
the strike should be settled. And
as a matter of fact, the bosses will

not be able to hold out much long-
er against the solidarity that has
marked ths strike from Its outset.

—^——
.
~- . . . .^—
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Truce
/

Government Falls in

France; Class Lines Drawn
French BolshevikPaperCalls

For Decisive Steps

Convention
ofC.L.A. Call

November26

Pursuant to the official call is-

sued by the National Committee,
the delegates to the Third Conven-
tion of the Communist League of

America will assemble in New York
City November 26. Outstanding
among the problems to be consid-

ered is the organization of ths
new parry in the United States.

The decisions to be made by this

convention will thus be of far

reaching significance not only for

the League itself but for the Am-
erican working class movement. It

occurs at a time when the destiny

of humanity virtually hangs in the

balance*. Events of a world shak-
ing character have taken place

during the most, recent period.

It will now be presented in con-
crete form to the League conven-
tion. The delegates who will carry

the mandate of the membership
and represent every branch of the

League will therefore face the re-

sponsibility of final decision. Their
task has been facilitated by the

work that preceeded the convention.

Our branches have been informed
about the various developments In

the negotiations between the League
and the American Workers Party,
having as Its objective to prepare
a basis for fusion of the two or-

ganisations in the new party. In
the pre-convention discussion which
has token place In the branches
our membership lias had the oppor-

tunity to formulate its point of

view on this important question.

What remains is the convention ac-

tion.

The National Committee will

present to the convention such ad-
ditional material pertaining to this

question as still remains to be sub-

mitted. It will present the pro-

position to the assembled delegates

to proceed, On the basis of agree-

ments obtained with the Provision-

al Organizing Committee of the

A.W.P. to the unification of the

two organizations and to the for-

mal launching of the new party.

If this proposition is accepted by
the League delegates and similar

action is taken by the A.W.P. con-

vention, meeting simultaneously,

the unity convention will follow

immediately thereafter on the
scheduled date of November 30.

The full agenda of the convec-
tion, covering all the problem-,

facing our organization has already

been submitted to the membership
and will he followed when the del-

egates assemble.

National Committee,
Communist League of America.

ARNE SWABECK,
Secretary.

Rumblings of ,-ivil war are already audible in France.
The collapse of the Doumergue 'truce" government has brought the

issue of Fascism or proletarian revolution closer on the political horizon
The government of Etienne Flandln, not quite so reactionary In

appearance, but no le*s anti-working class in character will prove to be
no better than a temporary stop-gap.

It cannot cut the Gordian knot that binds French economy. Unem-
ployment is growing apace. The middle classes are being ruined by
shrinking markets. Wages are sinking. The crisis in the ranks of the
Radical Socialist party that caused the demise of the "truce" govern-
ment Is but a reflection of the vacillation of the petty bourgeoisie under
the pressure of i's economic difficulties.

On the political field the Fascist organizations arm everywhere for
the destruction oi the organs of working class democracy, the political
parties and the trade unions. On the other hand the revolutionary fever

*of the French working class is

rising. Between this hammer and

S. P. Croups
Prepare for a

Split in Party

Thomas Begs (or Unity as

forward Crowd Takes

Steps for Schism

NOT AN APPEAL-AN ALARMS
By the skin of our teeth we managed to publish

the last issue of the Militant. This time we have
to take the skin off our teeth to do the job.

These are no exaggerations, comrades.

The plain truth is that we are operating on our
nerve and not on money. Under socialism it may
be different, but under capitalism in America, U.S.
currency is the only means for carrying on a bus-
iness. Even the bus :ness of overthrowing capital-
ism.

It is lime now to speak plainly and bluntly.
Some comrades may think we write appeals

merely for literary exercise. Others, less cynical,
hut no less unrealistic, seem to think that when it

conies to financial matters we are given to exag-
geration.

We may be wrong but the indifferent response
to previous appeals can lead us to no other conclu-
sion. Perhaps an explanation is necessary.

That you receive this Issue of the paper after
our apjieal last week doesn't mean we raised the
money, nor does it mean that we were bluffing.

The cruel truth Is that we publish the paper by
taking it out of the hide of all the functionaries
In the editorial offices and in the print shop. No-
body gets paid. But bills pile up for paper, ink,
gas and electricity, to say nothing of rent.

We lost a whole day this week because of a
measly $8 which we couldn't rustle up to pay the
gas bill. That's why you get the Militant one day
late. The linotyper had to hang around doing
nothing for a whole day.
Add to that the eviction threat the landlord has

made. lie has given us a dispossess notice. If

the comrades don't believe this, write anfl tell us
and we'll publish a genuine facsimile—that is if

we can raise the money for the cut.

Financially we are at the end of the rope.
Need we say that this is an intolerable situation?

At the very time we are at the verge of merging
the A,W.P. and the C.L.A. we face the danger of
having to suspend the Militant. At the moment

when the new party is becoming a reality we have
to consider skipping issues of its most effective
mouthpiece, the Militant.

Does this mean interest is lagging or comrades
are greeting the new party only with apathy? We
hardly think so.

.Fudging from the letters we have been receiving
from all over the country, hailing the formation
of ( lie new party, from the enthusiasm engendered
here in New York we are certain that such is not
Ihe case. Then what's the matter?
Unemployment and low wages causes this situa-

tion, but only partially.

New headquarters, new branches, new activities

entailing new expentitures causes this situation,

but only partially.

The real cause is the unwarranted optimism of
the comrades and the readers of the Militant. You
undoubtedly think that since no issues of the paper
have been skipped fn so many months In spite of

the constant appeals for assistance that every
thing is hunkey-dory. Nothing could be further
from the truth ! Nothing could be more fatal

!

Assistance is needed—badly, immediately and
plenty of It.

We planned to make the next issue of the Mili-

tant a special anniversary number. We planned
to add1 an extra two pages to It. Six years of the
Militant is no mere birthday celebration™ It is

an event of historic importance in the labor move-
ment of the entire world! As matters stand now,
if no response is forthcoming, we will be forced

to skip the next issue of the paper.

Can we make the point any more emphatic? IF
THERE IS NO CHANGE IN OUR FINANCIAL
SITUATION THERE WILL BE NO NEXT ISSUE
OP THE MILITANT!
Comrades I Friends ! Sympathizers

!

This is not an appeal ; IT IS AN ALARM

!

An alarm that calls upon you to raise every

dollar and dime you can lay hands on and mail it

immediately to the Militant 144 Second Avenue,
New York City.

The conflicting groups in the So-
cialist party are going full speed

ahead with preparations in readi-

ness for an immediate split. At the

meeting of the New York State Ex-
ecutive Committee on Monday the

problem of "what next?" will be

posed by the Old Guard leadership.

The "Militants" shout "unity" but

are taking measures "for defense"

in case of an open break.

The immediate issue is the De-
troit Declaration of Principles re-

cently adopted by a vote of. 5,993

to 4,hT*2, a majority of 1,121. More
than half the members did not par-

tiCijKite in the referendum. The de-

feat of the Old Guard Waldman-
Solomon- Cahan group was accom-
plished by a unity of the "Mili-

tants"-Thomas-Iloan, each with
their own interpretation of the De-
claration!

The important state organizations

such as New York, Pennsylvania,

Massachusets and Ohio went with

the Old Guard. Illinois, New Jer-

sey and Wisconsin supported the

Declaration. Now the Old Guard
is ready for a split. The first steps

have already been taken.

Right Wing Steers to Labor Party

Waldman and Solomon have laid

plans for the building of a labor

party with the bureaucrats of the

American Federation of Labor. Al-

ready they have some agreement
along these lines with the leaders

oi' the International Ladies Gar-
ment Workers Union, the Amalga-
mated Clothing -Workers and Unit-

ed Textile Workers Union. The
right wing Socialist influence in

the trade unions, which in fact is

the really serious contact that the

S.P. has with the unions, is being

utilized to the utmost for this aim.

Further, it is reported, that the

board of directors of tiie Jewish
Daily Forward recently decided to

withdraw its allegiance from the

Socialist party. This step was fol-

lowed by the decision to change

the rules which declare that only

members of the Socialist party can

be on the board of directors of the

paper to members of "social demo-
cratic" organizations. Undoubted-

ly, the Right wing heads of the

Rand School and the New Leader

have both made preparations to

keep control of these institutions.

What are Thomas and the "Mili-

tants" doing? Fighting for Old

Guard reformists? Hardly! Ever

since the Detroit Convention they

have tried to pacify the Old Guard,

interpret the Detroit Declaration

so as to make it acceptable to every-

body, refused to press the charges

of violation of party discipline and

the most elementary socialist prin-

ciples against Louis Waldman and

Jasper McLevy."
Unity with "Sewer Socialists"

Instead they have united with

the notorious reformist and oppor-

tunist Mayor Hoan of Milwaukee
in a struggle for "revolutionary

socialism" (!), and unity of all.

They have even made a bid for ex-

communists (who have hearkened

to their call).

Thomas' conception of a revolu-

tionary party is well explained In

his notes In the current New Lead-
er (Nov. 10, 1934). All who claim

anvil the new middle-of-the-road
must come to grief.

What is the French working
class to do if it is not to meet the
fate of the German working class
'n its worst variant or of the Aus-
trian or the Spanish at the best?
The following article translate

from la Verit* organ of the Bolshe-
vik-Leninist group of the S.IM.O.
(Socialist Party of France) throws
the light of Marxism on the French
political situation and points the
road for the triumph of the prole-

tariat.
» •

How Is the offensive of reaction
to be defeated? The coordination
committee of the S.P. and the 0.1*.

is conducting a campaign of meet-
ings. L'Humanite (organ of the
C.P.) has raised the question of a
"popular front" through the ex-
tension of unity of action to sec-
tions of the petty bourgeoisie. But
in the one case as in the other Ihey
are not concerned with concrete
methods, precise aims and ade-
quate organization to block the
road to the maneuvers of reaction
In revising the constitution.

Frossard (right wing leader of

the S.l*.), declaring that there is

no possibility to beat back the re-

actionary hands by the forces of
the working class alone, concludes,
in unison with Marquet, with a
plea for entering the Government.

Mai'ceait Pivert ("left" S.I*, lead-

er) is much clearer, but he condi-

tions real action on an offensive of

the reaction, as though their at-

tacks on us have not continued for

mouths.

"Common", "popular", "republi-
can" front, all these words breathe
nothing but confidence in parlia-

mentary and legalist methods. The
Austrian Soeiaf'sts declared:

"We will not leave the terrain nl

bourgeois legality unless the bour.
geoisie does; hut if it dares then
we shall see."

How well they saw! And the
example of Spain should serve as
a guide for us if we want another
fate than heroic death.

All these Illusions must he dis-

carded. The bourgeoisie is not
embarrassed by its own legality.

But extra-parliamentary action will

frighten the middle class without
whom a victorious strugggle is im-
possible? No, what will alienate

them is the absence of perspectives,

aims and a broad and hardened
workers' organization.

The bloc of the socialist and
communism workers must say to the
toiling masses of this country: the
bourgeois maneuvers are aimed
only at super-exploitation. Bold
methods are needed. (40 hour week,
nationalization, monopoly of for-

eign trade, moratorium on mort-
gages, etc.] Only a workers and
peasants government can make them
them a reality. Struggle with us
forth is power by the mclhoils that
the situation requires. Only through
this means will the middle class

turn to the proletariat and the phy-
sical struggle against the enem'es
of the workers, the unremitting
struggle for which it is necessary
to prepare, will be victorious.

Let us trace the broad lines of

a plan of struggle:

THE AIMS:

Immediate measures in the In-

terests of the workers

;

A constituent assembly of the
people, assuring the broadest
democracy;

A workers and peasants govern-
ment capable of taking these
steps;

For tills it is necessary to get rid

of:

The capitulationist Chamber of
Deputies,

The Doumergue government,
the product of the reactionary

(Continued on Page 4) (Continued on Pag* 4)
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TheChauvinist^Anti-JapaneseCampaign^ofAmericanStalinists
(Continued from last week) ^

Can the proletariat utilize con-

tradictions existing between im-

perialist powers? It not only can

bat must. It is tee direct duty of

the workers (of which Lenin spoke

hundreds of iimos). In the strug-

gle lor power as well hs after the

seizure of power, to utilize every

'"crack" {as Lenin put it) that

weakens the class enemy and cor-

respondingly strengthens the forces

of the revolution.

Utilizing antagonisms between

the non-proletarian classes in gen-

eral or between different groups of

the bourgeoisie, PRIOR TO AND
DURING THE SEIZURE OF
POWER, the proletariat however

cannot consider these antagonisms

as its WAIN reserve, as a principal

factor determining its tactics. This

factor plays a secondary subordin-

ated role compared with the

mobilization of the direct reserves

of the proletariat. The line of util-

ization of these antagonisms, PRI-

MARILY taken as the main line of

tbe Party, upon which the latter

builds all its tactics, means to

abandon mobilization of the prole-

tarian masses for the struggle

against its own bourgeoisie and to

minimize the role of the proletariat

as the principal factor in the strug-

gle.

Comrade Browder is trying to

find a basis for the main line of

the Communist Party in America

in Its struggle against war, the

line or utilization of the Jnter-tm-

perialist contradictious in long

quotations from Lenin, namely

Lenin's speeches at the Moscow
Party-Conference, Nov, 20, 1920, at

a meeting of secretaries of Mos-

cow Party nuclei of Nov. 26, 1920

and at the meeting of the Commu-
nist fraction of the 8th Congress of

Soviets on Dec. 23, 1920. Their at-

tempts to And support in Lenin

have no basis, and only reveal a

superficial and mechanical approach

to the fundamentals of Lenin's the-

ory.

In Comrade Browder's presenta-

tion of the question, two things are

confused, namely, the policy of the

Soviet state in relation to capital-

ist countries and the line of Com-

munist parties m the capitalist

countries in the struggle against

the war. Lenin raised the question

of permissibility in principle and

tactical necessity of utilizing inter-

imperialist contradictions for the

Soviet STATE. Lenin's speeches

quoted by Browder dealt precisely

with the PROLETARIAN STATE.
Tlmsi the leadership of the Ameri-

can Party has mechanically identi-

fied the tactics of the proletariat

Hiter tatting power with the tac-

tics of the proletariat while still

fighting for power, and drawn a

complete parallel between the for-

eign policy of the Soviet State and

the line of the Communist Party in

a capitalist country.

The one-slfled line developed by

the leadership of the CPUSA in the

struggle against war led in prac-

tice to very serious distortions.

The Communist Party in practice

carried on its struggle against the

threat of war primarily AS A
STRUGGLE AGAINST JAPANESE
IMPERIALISM. While carrying

out a widespread campaign of util-

izing the robber acts of Japanese
imperialism, the CPUSA put in the

secondary place ITS TASK OF
UNMASKING AMERICAN IMPER-
IALISM AND mobilizing the mass-
es to struggle against it. It is very

indicative that for the last 21

months (April, May and the first

half of June) only one leading ar-

ticle appeared in the Daily Worker
exposing the sending of war sup-

plies from America to Japan (Dally

Worker April 20) ; in another lead-

ing article, on May 18, one example
oj sending war supplies from Am-
erica to Japan was mentioned in

passing, and on June 1 there was
a news Item about the purchase of

arms by Japan in the United States.

To be sure, the Daily Worker
printed exposures about the re-

cruiting of While Guards carried

on by Japan and Czecho-Slovakia

(Daily Worker, April 25) and the

purchase or arms by Japan in other

countries of tbe world (facts were
brought out showing the purchase

of war supplies by Japan in Birm-
ingham, Glasgow and Austria)

(Daily .Worker, May 18), but in

neither case was any mention made
of the purchase of arms by Japan
in the United States. The Party was
not able to organize & campaign to

stop the sending of arms from Am-
erica to Japan. To be sure, the Daily

Worker called upon the workers

to do this, but this was done either

to an absolutely inadequate extent

or else In an extremely abstract

form. Instead of taking a concrete

example to show where, when and
by whom arms were being sent to

Japan, of carrying on u campaign
centered around this concrete basis,

the central organ of the Party came
to the workers with general appeals

such as this : "Refuse to work upon

to make or transport anything

whatever for use to Japanese im-

perialism in making war on the

Chinese people and the USSR."
(Daily Worker, May 21).

A number of documents received

here show that the line of the lead-

ership of the Communist Party In

the struggle against the war danger

was understood by the local organ-

izations of the Party to mean an

exclusive struggle against Japanese
:mperia lis in, in which the struggle

against the American bourgeoisie

takes second place. It is character-

istic that In the minutes of the

meetings of the District Committee
the anti-war committee of the

Party has come to be called simply

rhe "Anti-Japanese campaign" and

that with regard to the proposal of

the Politburo for the organization of

im anti-war campaign, the District

Committees issued instructions such

as this :' '"Organize a demonstra-

tion against the Japanese Consu-

late it there is any in the city".

And if there Is none? The Instruc-

tions of the District Committee say

nothing about what should be done,

probably considering that its anti-

war campaign ends there.

The C.I. 's Guiltfor thePolicy of the C.P. U.S.A.
We publish herewith the sec-

ond half of the communication
sent by the Executive Committee
of the Communist International

to the Central Committee of the

C.P.CS.A. in 1932 in connection

with the chauvinistic "anti-Jap-

anese" campaign conducted by

the latter. The American Stal-

inists had launched such slogans

as "Oust the Japanese ambassa-
dor and commercial representa-

tives from the United States
!"

and the demand for the U.S. to

break off diplomatic relationships

with Japan iu connection with

the attack of the latter upon
China and Manchuria, and the

threat against the Soviet Union.

By the whole manner In which
the campaign was conducted, the

American Stalinist s, under the

cover of "defending the Soviet

Union" were ranging themselves

on the side of American imperial-

ism, covering it up, and playing

into the hands of William Ran-
dolph Hearst and others of his

kidney. The whole campaign was
a stench In the nostrils of every

revolutionary worker. When the

Militant submitted it to a vigor-

ous criticism, we were denounced
publicly by Browder as "counter-

revolutionary Trotskylsts" and
'"enemies of the Soviet Union".

The document of the Moscow

Stalinists is not merely a belated

•'condemnation" of Browder and
Company, who are treated like

Ignorant incompetents who do

not know the A.B.C. of Leninism,

but It is at the same time a reve-

lation of the utter hypocrisy of

the leaders of the Third Inter-

national themselves. In not the

slightest degree is their censure

a fundamental, or a revolution-

ary criticism of tbe chauvinism

practiced by the Stalinists in this

country. It Is solely aimed at

putting through the same policy

in a less braaen manner. The
Stalinists her* are simply in-

structed not to take the open in-

itiative in the wretched cam-
paign, but to set in motion the

wheels of a few party fractions

so that the initiative may appear

to the working class public to

emanate from a "mass organiza-

tion" under the control of the

Stalinists.

The fact that the Moscow Stal-

inists are fundamentally in accord

with their American representa-

tives in the whole matter, is fur-

ther demonstrated by the fact

that the notorious interview

granted American correspondents

by Karl Radek, which constitut-

ed the point of departure and the

basis for the "anti-Japanese"

campaign of Browder and Co., is

tacitly condoned in the letter of

the Third International. Not a

word is devoted to a criticism of

the interview which was an open

appeal to American imperialism

for an alliance against Japan.

Browder merely made the "mis-

take" of putting into effect the

elementary implications of the

views advanced by Radek and
prominently reproduced in the

Daily Worker of that period with

obvious approbation.

Another signally important as-

pect of the document is the fact

that this is the iirst important

instance, to our knowledge, of a

case where the leadership of a

so-called ""communist party" is

formally attacked for a social

patriotic policy and conduct with-

out the slightest measures being

proposed against this leadership.

The reason for it is not incom-
prehensible. The basic theory

and practice of Stalinism—"'so-

cialism In a single country"'— In-

exorably promotes the virus of

nationalism throughout the Third
International and1

its sections.

The whole Browderian campaign
was a product of the idea that

anything and everything is per-

mitted for the alleged '"defense"

of the Soviet Union so that a na-
tional Utopia may be constructed

there.

The line of the leadership of the

Tarty with regard to the utilization

of the contradictions between Am-
erican and Japanese imperialism

was expressed in the Daily Worker
in a still more flagrantly incorrect

to tin, sometimes leading to out-

right opportunist conclusions. This

line was "explained" at times by
the Daily Worker in this form : "We
know the importance that Lenin at-

tributed to the existence of the an-

tagonisms among the imperialist

powers from the point of view of

strengthening the forces of the rev-

olution which he expressed in the

repeating of the old popular pro-

verb : "When thieves fall out honest

people get their due'." (Daily

Worker, April 16). The error of

the Daily Worker expressed in the

publication in the issue of April 12

of u telegram from a bourgeois

correspondent dealing with Radek 's

article in Izvestia, (an error which

was condemned by all comrades in

their speeches at the Politburo but

not condemned in any resolutions

of the Politburo) was not a chance

error but the result of the incor-

rect position of the Party in tbe

anti-war campaign. The Daily

-Worker not only published this

telegram in an emphatically sensa-

tional form, without any attempt

to verify the information that Ra-

dek put the question in such a way
as to mean that the United States

was a "natural ally" of the Soviet

Union : the Daily Worker also

printed an editorial declaring that

this alleged declaration of Radek

represented a "new step" in the

policy of the Soviet Union and that

this step creates NEW POSSIBIL-
ITIES for the mobilization of the

masses in the United States direct-

ly in support of this policy, i.e.. In

support of the line based on the as-

sumption that the United States is

a "natural ally" of the Soviet Un-
ion. Such flagrantly opportunist

conclusions were possible only he-

cause of the incorrect position of

the Party which substituted the

mobilization of the masses for

struggle against American imper-

ialism with speculation on the zig-

zags of foreign policies of the world

powers. In the Daily Worker, April

14, we find a statement which leads

directly to opportunist conclusions.

"In order to not be directly ( !)

responsible for the conflagration of

world war this spring, AMERICAN
IMPERIALISM MUST flrst of all

STOP encouraging Japanese imper-

ialism, CHANGE ITS own hostile

policy towards the Soviet Union,

and put an IMMEDIATE STOP to

the shipping of munitions and ma-
terial for ammunition directly or

indirectly to Japan." (Daily Work-

er, April 14).

This "appeal" to American im-

perialism, inviting it to change its

imperialist class nature, leads di-

rectly to the social democratic at-

titude of reformist admonitions in-

stead of revolutionary struggle, to

reformist illusions instead of ex-

posure of American imperialism,

and to appeals and admonitions to

imperialism, Instead of calling upon

the masses to struggle against it.

The Party proclaimed on one day
one conception of the role of inter-

imperiulist contradictions and on

another day another, diametrically

opi>osed to it, without any attempts

to explain to the workers and with-

out ;iny serious attempts to criticize

previous errors, to explain them and
correct them. Thus, for example,

the I'olburo unanimously approved,

on May IK, the line of Comrade
Browder's article, which he formu-

lated as follows: "'This line is the

fullest possible utilization of the

inner-imperialist contradictions for

the purpose of PREVENTING or

HINDERING the establishment of

the imperialist united front against

the Soviet Union," and four days

later we find, in a leading article

of the Daily Worker, May 18, the

following statement : "'Let no one

imagine for a moment that the

events of the past few days in

Japan indicate that intervention

against the Soviet Union may
thereby be postponed by the 'inner-

conflict' between the imperialists.

No greater or more dangerous Illu-

sion could arise." And in the Daily

Worker of June 4 it says: "'The

conflict between Japan and the

United States for domination of the

Pacific does not prevent the war

against the Chinese people and' war
preparations against the Soviet

Union being carried through."

The lack of any serious explana-

tion by the Party of these vacilla-

tions on the basic questions of the

anti-war campaign and the lack of

thorough discussion and criticism

of the anti-war line of the Party in

the Politburo constitutes a serious

shortcoming of the entire leader-

ship of the CPUSA. This lack of

self-criticism cannot in any way be

replaced by such "criticism" of the

errors of other parties as the un-

founded, nnjust and tactless attack

on the leaders of the British Com-
munist Party which was made by

Comrade Browder at the Politburo

meeting May 11-IS.

VI
From further material which we

received here it is clear that the

question of the line of the American
party in the struggle against war
came to the surface at the meetings

of the Politburo May 11-13, and

chat some comrades brought up the

question of the correctness of this

line, and particularly the correct-

ness of the line of comrade Brow-
der's article. At these meetings oi

the Polburo it was stated that the

tactics of the Cl'USA were "based

lo an extreme degree on the ques-

tion of Japanesc-American contra-

dictions"". However, none of the

comrades pointed out clearly what
errors had been made or worked out

a clear and correct line. The 3 day
discussion of the question ended in

UNANIMOUS adoption by the Pol-

itburo of u resolution declaring

that "the general line of the Polit-

buro on the war situation is cor-

rect" and also the speech of Com-
rade Browder which represented

the line of the Politburo ; ""never

theless, serious deviations occurred

in the conduct of the anti-war cam-
imign, both of commission and om
ission" ; the Secretariat was in-

structed to "'thoroughly examine
all phases of the Party's work and

to work out a clear plan for streng-

thening our struggle for the next

PB meeting". On the question

what the results of this Inves-

tigation were and whether or not

any kind of proposal was put for-

ward by the Secretariat we have
received no material, and the rep-

resentatives of the Politbureau who
have arrived for this ECCI plenum
were able to Joint out the dis-

tiou on this question.

Prom the discussion at the plen-

um of the CC, from the discussion

of a number of facts taken up at

the Politbureau of May 11-13 on

from the resolution adopted as a

result, we can draw but one con

elusion, namely, that the responsi-

bility for the errors and confusion

in the anti-war campaign rests

witli the CPUSA, and that not one

of the members of this leadership

were able to point out the dis-

tortions which occurred or to clear-

ly understand them, or much less

correct them.

It Is the Important task of the

CPUSA to bring complete clarity

into its line and in tbe practice of

the struggle against the war dang-

er, and to overcome all errors, con-

fusions and contradictious In the

formulation and carry out this line,

and on the basis of the correction

of this line and the explanation of

it to the Party and to the workers,

to continue to further mobilize the

American working class for strug-

gle against the war danger and in-

tervention.

The Immediate tasks of the lead-

ership of the CPUSA are the fol-

lowing :

1. To organize in the leading

organs of the Party a detailed dis-

cussion of the line and practice of

the Party in the struggle against

the war danger on the basis of tbls

letter.

2. To propose to Comrades
Weinstone and Browder to correct

the errors of their former state-

ments In articles to be published in

•'The Communist".

3. To publish in the Daily Work-
er a series of articles explaining

the incorrectness of the previous

statements of the Daily Worker
and explaining the line of the

Party to the workers.

4. To continue an energetic

campaign o£ exposure of the robber
policy of Japanese imperialism. No
slackening of this campaign must
be permitted as has recently been
the case in the Daily Worker (the

tirsfc half of June) ; on the contrary

this campaign must be intensified.

5. To Intensify the systematic

unmasking of the role of American
imperialism In Its preparation for

war and intervention against the
Soviet Union.

6. To take up concrete examples
of the sending of war supplies from
the i;SA to Japan, concentrating

our agitation on these examples
and organizing action of the work-
ers on every concrete occasion.

7. To carry <"i relentless anti-

war propaganda among the agricul-

tural workers, poor farmers and
the Negroes.

8. To draw the foreign workers
Into the anti-war campaign of the
Party, especially the Japanese
workers, organizing joint groups
of American and Japanese workers
in anti-war demonstrations, with
Japanese placards, etc., thus em-
phasizing to the masses our prole-

tarian solidarity with tbe workers
of Japan.

9. To systematically discuss in

the Politburo reports on tbe pro-
gress of the anti-war campaign of

the Party, particularly as carried

on by the Daily Worker.
» • »

Erratum
Our proofreader allowed an er-

ror of the llnotyper to appear la

the previous Installment of this

document. In the introduction it

is stated that this Ls a "letter sent
to the leaders of the Communist
party in this country by the Ex-
excutive Committee of the Com-
munist International, dated SepL
27, 1934." A note at the top
reads: "Received N. Y. Nov. 14,

1832.—E.B." The first date is

obviously wrong. Instead of Sept.

27, 1934 it should read Sept. 27,

1932. It will be noted that point

VI follows point IV. This Is due
to an error in the Comintern
document which we have meticu-
ously followed, making neither

grammatical nor typographical

correction s.—Ed

.

REVIEWING
THE NEWS

What's Wrong With tide Picture

Harold Riegelmnn, representing

the Republican party said: "The

police provisions against disorder

were arranged with the highest de-

gree of efficiency and intelligence.

Police activity was non-partisan in

every sense."

Similar sentiments were ex-

pressed by Ben Howe for the city

Fusion party and George Gordon

Battle for the Democratic party.

..David Freedman, representing

the Communist party, Joined with

the representatives of the above

mentioned parties in congratulating

the Police Department. "It is the

first time that the Communist

Party has had direct contact with

the Police Department, and' directly

at headquarters," he said. "It is

an Indication that an honest elec-

tion Is possible with the coopera-

tion of the city authorities."

Among the complaints, the dis-

patch goes on to say, from which

these items are abstracted, was one

from Frank R. Crosswaithe, So-

cialist candidate for United States

Representative for the 21st district.

Manhattan, who complained that in

eight or ten election districts the

lever above his name on the ma-

chines was locked, so that votes

Tor him could not be cast. They

were similarly locked the last time

he ran, he declared.

*

The Modesty of the Law or What's

Sauce for the Goose is Poison for

tbe Gander

Because Albert Jackson, 23 years

old, was caught with the "loot con-

sisting of 3 dimes, a battered nickel

and three pennies, one of the lat-

ter of such old coinage that it

readily was identified on the wit-

ness stand by the complainant," a

sentence, of thirty years in the pen-

itentiary was imposed on him by

his Imperial Majesty Judge Allen

in General Sessions. William Ep-

son, 22, and Winslow Cameron, 24,

confederates of Jackson, received

terms of from ten to thirty years

each. In their pursuit of the eter-

nal verities of American democracy

—Life, Liberty and Happiness these

boys never dreamed that they

would be tripped up by a couple of

tin dimes, a battered nickel and a

few old pennies.

* • a

Fish, Flesh or Hie Best Disciple

of Lenin?

Illif Ira Strahan, able bodied

seaman, blushed recently when he

asked for a copy of his birth cer-

tificate and was told that he was

a girl. He scurried about and

found tbe doctor who had brought

him into this complicated world.

The medico thereupon proceeded to

;i notary public, plunked down two

bits and swore that Strahan was

a boy. And so the matter now

stands. All of which suggests tre-

mendous possibilities. If a notary's

public seal can determine so com-

plicated a matter as one's sex then

why not determine other contro-

versial subjects by this very con-

venient method. For instance the

discipleship of Lenin. Waiter Dur-

infy and Joseph Djugashvili are

both equally emphatic as to Stalin

'leing the best disciple of Lenin.

.Vow the question can finally be

cleared up, thanks to the hitherto-

fore doubtful Strahan. What is

lacking is the seal. Any Beal will

do. A good Soviet seal will be ac-

ceptable to us. Stalin, hie thee to

a notary

!

• *

Between Ourselves

If all the readers of this column

were as loyal to it as M. Morris

of Manhattan, a better column in-

deed could' be turned out. What we
ask you to do Is to tear out any
clipping that you find striking and

that might serve as material for

the column. Mall it in addressed' to

Reviewing the News, e/o the Mili-

tant, 144 2nd Ave., N. Y. C. Com-
rades in the hinterland please take

notice.
• » *

Warning

Don't work the items up your-

self. Leave that to your columnist.

The reason lor that bein^, not; that

we think we can do it. better but

that all items commented on in this

column are authentic whether

quotes are used around quotations

or not, —GLEE.

Support the Militant;

ContinueYour Pledge

As we have repeatedly stated, no
revolutionary paper can be self-

sustaining. It must necessarily de-

pend upon a subsidy In one form

or another.

The Militant has attempted to

work up a list of Pledgers as its

main financial support, since the

organization itself could not pos-

sibly supply the needed subsidy.

It was largely through the help

of our Pledgers that we have been

able to weather the many storms

in the past few months. But some
of our Pledgers have not kept up
their payments recently and we
have been obliged to go along on a
credit basis. Now the piled up
debts are pressing very hard on us

and ive must find some means of

liquidating them. Especially is this

necessary In view of the steps

wheh are progressing toward' the

formation of a new revolutionary

workers party. We want the offi-

cial organ of the new party to get

a good start.

We take this opportunity to make
a special appeal to all our Pledg-

ers : We ask specifically that those

who are able to da so, send in their

pledges in advance to January 1st.

In response to our appeal In the

last issue, Jefferson Rail and the

comrades in the Downtown Branch
of Local New York paid up on their

pledges. And comrade Rhodes of

California contributed two dollars.

It was through the help of these

comrades and a few others that we
were able to get out this issue of

the paper. We hope that all who
are at all able to make a special

donation at this time will answer
this call.

BOOKS
Bought and Sold

PIONEER BOOKSHOP
102 East 11th Street, N. Y. C.

Special Offer
The following letter was received

in reply to our circular letter to all

branches asking them to take up
the new subscription drive for the

Militant.

"Dear Comrades:
The Branch Executive Commit-

tee today selected two captains

who are to be actively in charge

of tbe division of the Branch into

competitive teams and take ac-

tive charge of the new Militant

Sub Drive. This will come be-

fore the Branch at the next meet-

ing. You'll be hearing from
Minneapolis.

Comradely yours,

OSCAR COOVER."
Minneapolis has the habit of say-

ing little and doing much. We
know that we can expect big re-

sults. We hope other branches will

follow this example.

THIS DRIVE ENDS DECEMBER
31st. GET BUSY!
What tbe Militant means to our

readers is Indicated by the follow-

ing excerpt from a letter. It is only

one of many.
"Dear Comrades

:

I have enjoyed reading the

Militant and wish that I could

continue to take it. However,
present conditions make this im-

possible. . . . Your efforts toward

unity with other fractions are to

be commended. I remain with

best wishes,

Yours for the Revolution,

A member of R.P.C. of S.P."

If those of our readers who are

more fortunately situated will come
to the assistance of the Militant,

we will be able to send the paper to

this reader and many other until

such time as they are able to pay
for their subscriptions.

TAKE ADVANTAGE OF THE
SPECIAL OFFKB.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

//

3 SONGS ABOUT LENIN
//

CAMEO The*. 42 St.
East of Broadway

25c to 1 P.M.

a striking and rhapsodic

tribute.

—Sew York Times.

AddYourName to New
Party Honor Roll

Manhattan:

Schwalbc $1.00

Wasserman 2.00

Bord 100
Nash 1-00

Wright 5-00

Feiner 1.00

Sehiff 1.00

Robart 1-00

Tanos 2.00

Ross 25

Morris 25

Brant 50

KujawsK.v 1.00

Marlen 2.00

Orland 1.00

Shoen 1-00

Spiro 1-00

Uolone 1-00

Lewis 1.00

Morris D 1.00

Stevens 1.00

Borkeson 1-00

l.ewitt 1.00

Schlossberg 1.00

Weber 2.00

Konikow 2.00

Sterling 1.00

Nelson 1.00

Winter .50

Hubbard 1-00

Victor 1-00

Bernstein 1.00

Sam Gordon 2.00

Karsner 1.00

Cutler 1.00

Mann 1.00

Tanis 1-00

Bronx:
Stamm 1-00

Streeter 1.00

Eidensohn 1.00

Swkabeck 1.00

Lankin 50

Glade 1-00

Charles 1.00

Brandmark 1-00

Boro Park Branch:

Berg 1-00

Kamiat 100
Engel 2.00

Bauman 1-00

Leeaer 1.00

Levine 100
Avrta 2.00

Tovln 1.00

Harlem Branch

T. R. 2 00

Black 1-00

MARCH OF
EVENTS

The Danger in France

The maturing political crisis

centering about the "reform" of the

French Constitution, In actuality an

attempt to seat more (Irmly the die

tutorial Bonapartist government of

Doumergue-Tardleu, is lilled with

the utmost danger to the French

proletariat. The Parisian workers

are at the forefront of the united

struggle against the government

that represents the preliminary

stage leading to fascism. Well
aware that the decisions made by

Paris today will be those made by

the provinces tomorrow, the bour-

geoisie is determined to strike a

crushing blow at the Paris workers

as soon as possible. Tardieu would
like to imitate the deeds of Gil

Robles In Spain. He wishes to

provoke an armed struggle at the

time chosen by the bourgeoisie,

when the stage has been set to

drown In blood any armed res is

tance by the masses. The troops

already encircle Paris, the fascist

forces have been ordered to stand

by and not to take to the streets

prematurely.
In this situation the middle class-

es are being cleft asunder, the

upper layers moving to the right

and gathering under the banner of

the big bourgeoisie, the wider
lower strata of the exploited petty

boureoisle moving leftwards to-

wards the united front of the so-

S. M 8.00

Turshman 1.00

Beeeher 1.00

Cochran 10

Visconti 25

Brownsville Branch
Lorenz 1.00

George 15
Schaap 1.00

Total $76.60

The names listed above are en-
tirely from our N. Y. membership.
Other branches, sympathizers,
friends are urged to follow their

example. The new party needs
your support NOW !

cialiste and' communists. Herrlot is

working might and main to prevent
this split of forces in the middle
class Radical Socialist party ; in

reality he is attempting to force
the entire middle class under the
yoke of Bonapartism and fascism.

But in so deep-going a crisis Her-
rlot is powerless to suppress the
profound antagonisms that exist in

the middle class and that drive a
sharp wedge between the oppressed
layers and the oppressing top sec-

tions. And with the splitting as-

under of this class the revolution-

ary crisis will have matured.
• • *

Hie Commune Once Again
Under the frightful threat of

armed reaction ,the workers of

Paris and of all France will have
every reason to turn their thoughts
to the Commune once again. Tbe
pressure of the events makes man-
datory on the advanced workers
that they utilize the united front

to establish everywhere Communes
or Soviets. Only with this power-
ful weapon of defense and struggle
can the utmost forces of the prole-

tariat and the supporting toilers be
properly organized and given lead-

ership so as to defend workers'

democratic rights, so as to guide
the general strike for the overthrow
of the Doumergue government of
reaction, so as to establish a work-
ers' government with a single leg-

islative - executive chamber, the
Commune Itself. The armed work-
ing class, the workers' militia,

must be formed without delay to
defend working class rights, to pro-

tect the Commune and to place it-

self at the disposal of this reposi-
tory of workers' democracy. The
Commune Is the ultimate aim, the
highest goal, of the united front
against fascism under present cir-

cumstances In France. The lessons

of Austria, now again of Spain, are
plain and clear, that militant strug-

gle must be organized in advance
and directed towards a clearly de-
fined goal. That goal Is the estab-
lishing and1 maintaining of Soviets
or Communes. The fate of the
French snd of the world proletari-

at rests on the ability of the French
workers to grasp clearly the costly

lessons of recent history. It Is

given to the modern French pro-
letariat to add anew to their glor-
ious revolutionary traditions.

—JACK WEBEB.
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Question; How can we conciliate the successes ol
the five year plan with the numerous reports of star-
vation in the S.U.?

Answer: The successes of Soviet economy are due
to the political and social structure of the worker*'
state, which makes a planned economy possible. We
must, however, recognise the limitations which her
present world position and inherited backwardness
place upon the S.U. and upon such planning. A
serious food shortage or other difficulties (e.g. the
shortage In cattle after Stalin's 100'/o collectivization

adventure), difficulties caused by drought, etc., or
by an accentuation of contradictions (disproportions
between the different parts of the economy) are by
no means excluded, and, while they How essentially

from the backwardness of the country and not from
the social iorm under which It is living, only a living

Communist party can guard against them. By chok-
ing the party, Stalin has only prepared the way for

a further accentuation of the contradictions and for

unexpected, unpleasant surprises.

It would, however, be safe to greatly discount the

"famine" rumours since these mostly emanate from
anti-Soviet lie factories. Unfortunately, between
these and the Stalinist exaggerations, aimed at bol-

stering up the prestige «f the bureaucracy, it Is ex-
ceedingly dytficult to get a factual picture of affairs.

Trotsky's "Soviet Economy in Danger" probably
gives you as good a description as is available.

R. Z., LOS ANGELES—

Question; What Is the declared public policy of the

Soviet Union towards proletarian revolutions and
fascist counter-revolutions In other countries'; la it

true that official statement* have appeared in the

Soviet or other C.P. press declaring that the U.S.S.R.

is opposed to any disturbances that will upset the

present status quo?

Answer: The official foreign policy of the Stalinists

was expressed by Litvinov at the disarmament con-

ference, and repeated by Stalin at the meetings of

the C.P.S.U. : The SOLE purpose of the Soviet Union
Is tbe building of Socialism on the territory of the

U.S.S.R. if objection is raised that this was In-

tended only to fool tbe capitalists then let such ob-

jectors answer why Llivinov's speech was published

as a ONE-CBNT pamphlet, I.e., it was intended for

the widest distribution among the workers.

Since the main HISTORICAL task which the Stal-

inists set for themselves is tbe building of Socialism

in the Soviet Union, EVERYTHING WHICH INTER-
FERES WITH THIS MUST BE SACRIFICED TO
IT. A revolutionary upheaval disturbs world and
therefore Soviet economy, which must export and
import, so that the logic of their position forces the

Stalinists to do everything in their power to maintain

the International status quo. They do not state It

as bluntly as this, as your question suggests, but

what is decisive is the logic of their position as it

must work out In practice.

The capitalist reporter, Walter Duranty, gives us

a picture of how the Soviet Bureaucracy reacted to

tbe recent revolt of ibv Austrian workers: ".
. . Here

perhaps lies the explanation of the Soviet confusion

at what Is happening in Austria. Whether the Bol-

shevik! like it or not the situation here Is as follows

;

"The only Communist party congress held In three

and a half years has devoted Itself to two questions

which in a sense are one—the second Five Year Plan

and the organization of the party and governmental

system to handle the same most etliclentiy. Foreign

problems have been considered primarily lu the light

of he plan—that Is, their possible effect upon it. It

Is true that the speakers, from M. Stalin down, have
talked of world revolution and have even given the

Communist International an occasional pat on the

head. But that has been only a side issue.

"It was clear throughout to any impartial observer

that 70 percent of Soviet interest was concentrated

on the Five Year Plan and its organization, 29 per-

cent on foreign affairs In so far as they might hinder

or help the plan, and, maybe, 1 pereent on foreign

affairs In regard to world revolution. . . .

"So the Austrian workers' revolt, although intrin-

sically gratifying to the Bolshevihl, has elements of

surprise, the consequences of which may be unpleas-

ant." (N. Y. Times, Feb. 18, 1934.)

A capitalist reporter? Yes! But tbe Stalinists

have never denied the report and it is impossible to

deny that it flts their theories perfectly.

The clearest official document which expresses the

Stalinist position towards revolution is the promise

made by Litvinov to Roosevelt: ". . . it will be the

flxed policy of the Government, of the Union of Soviet

Socialist Republics:

"Not to permit the formation or residence on its

territory of any organization or group—and to pre-

vent the activity on its territory of any organization

or group, or of representatives or officials of any
organization or group—which has as an aim the

overthrow or tbe preparation for the overthrow of,

or bringing about by force of a change in, the poli-

tical or social order of the whole or any part of the

United States, its territories or possessions." (Daily

Wortter, Nov. 18, 1933).

What other documents are necessary?

Question: Has the C. P. of the U.S.S.R. called any

anti-Nazi demonstrations before and since Hitler's

coming to power?
Answer: if they have it certainly has been kept

a dark secret even by the Daily Worker which surely

would not be backward about reporting such demon-
strations. In 1923 huge demonstrations and meetings

were held in the Soviet Union to support the German
proletarian revolution, on the order of the day at

that time. Compare the present attitude as further

evidence of the Stalinist foreign policy and its ob-

jective results.

Question: The following Is taken from the C. P.

platform in the 1934 California elections: "All Nazi

ships should' be prohibited from landing or trading

in U.S. ports." What should be the Communist posi-

tion towards this question as regards Soviet ports?

Answer: The above slogan is obviously ridiculous.

It la tantamount to asking those workers permanently

engaged in unloading goods from Germany to give

np their jobs. Then why not from Italy? Carry It

to its logical conclusion, why not permanetly refuse

to load or unload ships or all the capitalist coun-

tries, including the U.S.S.R. since they are all con-

trolled by finance capital? Even the U.S.S.R. cannot

correctly take such a position, but on this the Stal-

inists are silent.

The chief difficulty with the Stalinist slogan lies

in Its failure to set limits to the perspectives of this

type of sruggle in support of the German workers.

Our position on this was stated editorially In the

Wlltant (Oct. 21, 1933) as follows: "An internation-

al strike against the handling or transport of Ger-

man goods and communication, as an anti-fascist

demonstration for a definitely limited short time,

should be the aim. . . ." This applies equally as well

to the U.S.S.R. but the Stalinists exclude this coun-

try from their slogan so as not to embarrass the

foreign policy of Litvinov,

Draft Thesis for CI. _. /%. Conveatlon FandamenlalAtpecl* ofYoulhWork

The Needfor a National

Spartacus Youth League
This thesis is submitted by the

National Committee of the Spar-

tacus Youth League and approved

by the N.C. of the C.L.A. for dis-

cussion by the League member-
ship to be ratified at the C.L.A.

convention. The thesis contains

a statement of the general rela-

tions between the youth and adult

organization. They hold with

equal force in reference to the

new revolutionary youth league

and the new party. Other youth

resolutions for the Spartacus

Youth Convention to be held on
December 2nd In New York City

have been published in a supple-

ment to the October number of

Young Spartacus. Copies are

available at 144 Second Ave., N.

Y.C. Comrades are urged to study

these documents and submit

their comments and criticism to

the discussion.—Ed.
* • •

I a. The future of our movement
depends upon our ability to win the

young workers to our banner. This

is true both in regards to our im-

mediate taak of constructing a

Marxist international party, and
our ultimate aim of using this in-

strument to accomplish the work-

ers' revolution.

The building of a new party

means the assembling of the best

elements in the present labor move-

ment on the basis of revolutionary

Marxism and our active partleipa-

lon in the economic struggles of:

.he workers, in the struggle against

mperialist war and fascism. As
the experiences of the last World
War, the building of the Commu-
ilst International, the victory of

1'ascism in Germany, have shown,

the youth are more sensitive to

social and political crises. They are

less fettered by traditional conser-

vative ties fostered by capitalist

training and old (workers') parly

allegiances than the mature adult

workers.

This is demonstrated once again

by the reaction of the radical, es-

pecially tbe socialist, youth in the

United States, as well as in Europe,

to ihe recent events in Germany
and Austria : the unmistakable left-

ward trend of these young workers.

b. The youth are not only the

most immediate reserves of capi-

talist military organizations, but

also a great potential source of the

future active forces of fascism.

Imperialist war and fascism are

not distant, but immediate dangers

to the working class. To think of

conducting effective anti-war activ-

ity among the civilians or among
the armed forces, without seriously

organizing the youth is a hopeless

dream. All talk of the struggle

against fascism which Is not pre-

dicated on winning the young
workers and students for the prole-

tarian revolution is fruitless prat-

tle.

II a. The most effective medium
through which the mass of young
workers and the radical youth can

be won for the new revolutionary

movement Is an autonomous politi-

cal organization which accepts the

political program of the Communist
League (and later the new party).

Since the young workers are part

of the general working class and
thereby affected by the same prob-

lems, the youth league works on
the basis of the program of the

vanguard of the entire class. For
us, to form a political youth organ-

ization on any other program is

Utopian and dangerous. It is an
endeavour which flies in the face

of reality and ruus counter to our

needs.

b. Political subordination means
that the strategy and tactics of the

Communist League are the strate-

gy and tactics of the youth league.

The latter is a broad mass organ-

ization which includes strata of

young workers and students who
want to learn communism. Such
training requires the most intimate

connection between the theoretical

and the practical, the study group
and the field of class struggle. Po-
litical subordination Is maintained

by a capable Communist League (or

party) cadre working inside the

youth league which directs and
leads it ; by an exchange of repre-

sentatives of respective committees

—national bodies to local executive

committees ; and by a sound Marx-
ian policy in the class struggle

which the youth will readily follow.

c. Since the political youth
league should have in its ranks

primarily militant youth who are

to be trained for the Communist
League (later the party) ; that is,

to become revolutionists, it is nec-

essary that It have organizational

autonomy. This includes the right

of its members to govern their or-

ganizational life, elect their own
committees and officers, and deter-

mine youth policies, all within the

general framework of the political

program of the Communist League
(and the new party).

This is needed so that the youth

can develop their own methods of

work and policies suitable to the

special needs and desires that arise

from the physical and intellectual

Immaturity of the young workers

;

the special effects of capitalist mil-
itarism and bourgeois youth organ-

ization upon them ; the necessity of
winning the youth from the reform-

ist and centrist (Including the

Stalinist) youth organizations; and
for the self-discipline and self-edu-

cation of the militant youth.

d. To provide the youth leaguers

with an understanding of the deci-

sions and policies of the Communist
League, particularly affecting the

youth, they are encouraged to at-

tend discussion meetings of the

branches of the Communist League,

and discuss these policies during
their own pre-convention period.

Further, the two organizations

conduct joint activities in united

fronts, industrial, unemployment,
anti-militarist and anti - fascist

work.
e. "'it is wholly inadequate that

the youth should repeat our formu-
las. It is necessary that the youth
should take the revolutionary for-

mulas lighting, transform them in-

to ilesh and blood, work out for

ihemselves (heir own opinion, their

own personality, and be able to

fight their own opinion with that

courage which comes from sincere

conviction and independence of

character." (Trotsky). In this spir-

it we should train our youth for the

new party.

Ill a. Our two and a halt years
of youth work has resulted in a na-
tional organization, the Spartacus

Youth League, which, (hough han-
dicapi*fi by small numbers and
material poverty, has already made
its impression on the more radical

(Continned on Page 4)

Anti- Militarism and the

Struggle Against War
The fundamental concepts of

this work have been laid down

many years ago. The special youth

character of this question lies in

tbe particularly brutal manner In

which it effects the youth. The
problem as a whole, it must be un-

derstood, is again a problem con-

cerning the working class as such,

especially of decisive importance
for the revolutionary party. There
lias been a definite tendency in the

revolutionary movement to consid-

er this work as having a purely

youth character, and leaving the

youth to grapple alone with tills

tremendous and decisive question.

Actually, anti-militarism and the

struggle against war is a major
party activity in which the youth

play a most important role. Tbe
fact that periods existed when the

youth alone carried the banner of

anti-militarist struggle is no justi-

fication for this division of labor.

"Militarism is of such great impor-

tance that it must be fought by

the entire labor movement. This

task cannot be carried through

ONLY by the young communist
leagues". This is fundamental.

The last, imperialist war witnessed

the collapse of the only workers
international with the result that

the proletariat remained defense-

less against the crushing blows of

the ruling class. Left without a

leadership., observing that its par-

tics surrendered to chauvinism, the
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Discussion Article
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The Fight for Full Social, Economic

and Political Equality

Bj SIMON WILLIAMSON
One of the most serious problems

that confronts the American sec-

tion of Ihe Fourth International is

the breaking down of the walls of

white chauvinism and so-called

race prejudice held by the white
proletariat of the country (who are

influenced by the white bourgeoi-

sie) and the winning of full eco-

nomic, social and political equality

for the Negro masses. Such a

victory will give the franchise to

over nine million black peons of

the bourbon south. Such a victory

must be won if the white workers
ever expect, to win and enjoy true

working elsiss democracy.

The American bourgeoisie has
always Eett the acute need of main-
taining division of black and white

in the working class and thus render
it impotent in the struggle against

the ruthless exploitation of the op-
ulent. Race hatred has been one
of tbe chief means of keeping the
workers divided. Karl Marx truth-

fully stated years ago that "Labor
in a white skin cannot emancipate
itself so long as labor In a black

skin is hranded." The black Am-
erican, despite the persecution

meted out to him, is kept by the
white capitalist as a reserve of

cheap labor for the purjiose of

breaking the morale of white work-
ers who revolt against a lower
standard of living. The Negro
should not be held responsible for

this. However, this has led the
less developed white workers to be-
lieve the Negro a professional

strike breaker.

Most Negro proletarians, who
have been used for this end by the
capitalists are ignorant of the role

that they oftimes play. However,
the black proletariat Is gradually
losing his race consciousness and
acquiring a class consciousness,
and is destined to play an egregious
role in the labor movement in the
near future. Let us take Boxton,
Iowa for example. Some years ago
Negro labor was brought to Boxton
to break a strike and lower the
morale of the whites. The job
was accomplished, but twenty years

later the Negro workers were play-

ing a leading role in the labor

unions. Graphic examples could al-

so be cited of the coal mining areas

of Illinois. Despite this the Amer-
ican tabor movement in the past

has ignored the importance of the

Negro worker joining its ranks. It

shunned the helpless Negro prole-

tariat by aiding the bourgeoisie to

Jim Crow him. The American
Federation of Labor lias always
barred him from or Jim Crowed
him in the craft unions.

At present, the Stalinists are

holding up, as a means of attrac-

tion, the wooden horse of Self-De-

tormination or a Jim Crow republic

in the southern section of the

United States. We, the Internatlon

al Communists, sometimes called

Trotskyites, are opposed to this

theory because we see. that it will

eventually, like most Stalinist the-

ories, serve as a boomerang to the

emancipation of the proletariat.

A Jim-Crow republic for the Am.
eriean Negro will simply lend to

the strength and influence of the

Negro bourgeoisie who is as much
an enemy of the working class as

the white bourgeoisie. If the labor

movement aids such a movement it

will help prolong the life of capi-

talism and retard the triumph of

world socialism or communism.

It is therefore, the duty of the

Communist League of America, the

Bolshevik-Leninists, to divert the

attention of all fellow Negro work-
ers from the idea of Self-Determin-
ation for the Black Belt, which in

reality means more discrimination,

and focus his attention on the tight

for full economic, social and politi-

cal equality, which carries within

it the embodiment of true working
class democracy.

In the fight to gain thfs objective

the Negro proletariat must be given

every assistance to defeat the Negro
bourgeoisie. The Negro worker
must be taught to see that capital-

ism is destructive and is as dang-
erous in the hands of a black man
as In the hands of a white man,
and that humanity cannot be free

until capitalism is overthrown.
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workers were on their own, so to

speak, in the conflict against the

war. The only bright star to cross

the horizon was the International

of Socialist Youth {it later became
the Y.C.I.) which seized the desert-

ed banner of proletarian anti-war

and anti-militarist work and to-

gether with the Bolsheviks and the

International Left, proceeded to

struggle against the war and the
cruel system of militarism. With
the increasing danger of a new im-

|*rialist war, it is necessary to

preiiare now. The existing inter-

nationals, by their propaganda and
activity, demonstrate that a repeti-

tion of the past by tliem is likely.

It is highly Important that this

work shall not be left entirely or
primarily in the hands of the youth
organization. The youth must car-

ry on an education of iis own sec-
tion, rally broad masses of the

youth in the struggle against war,
light the pernicious influences of

pacillsm. penetrate the armed
forces, etc. But "the youth per-
forms all of this work under the
political leadership of the commu-
nist party". We need now (o stress

the acute danger of war, the need
of intensified efforts in the struggle
aaginst its outbreak, and should it

come in spite of this struggle, to

organize the forces of the proleta-

riat to put an end to it, through
rhe "'transformation of the imper-
ialist war into the civil war''. The
fundamental aspects of the antl-

milltarist struggle laid down at

Stuttgart (the proposals of Lenin
and Luxemburg), Berne (1915),
and the Y.C.I, (1921), still holds
good and needs only to be applied
projierly. Such a program means to

propagate against war among the
masses, to engage in such propa-
ganda within and without the
armed forces, (o seek to organize
them against capitalism Itself. But
this work nmst lie of a continuous
and persistent sort, engaged in by
the Parly organization, actively as-

sisted by the youth organization,

which brings home to the young
workers (he meaning of militarism
and war, and enlists them in the
general proletarian struggle against
this evil.

SOCIALIST EDUCATION OF
THE YOliTH

This Is the third fundamental
field of work for the revolutionary
youth organization. It is essential-

ly a struggle against capitalist edu-
cation. It must be done by coun-
teracting tills training of the youth
with a proletarian class training.

We are not interested in a mere
school room education. The slogan
of "theory and practice" has to be
made a reality. Education through
the class struggle must be our
method, and the education of the
youth should not he limited to pol-

itics alone. It must be divided Into

"three headings, political, general
education and physical training".

While we reject the social demo-
coatlc conception that the youth
organization must and can only be
an educational and cultural organ-
ization, we must put this work on
a plane it deserves. Socialist edu-
cation is now the weakest part ut'

youth work and it must be made
the strongest. When it is realized

that the other fields of work are
not separate and distinctly youth,
but are the problems of tbe class

in which the youth participates

most actively, the importance of

socialist education wilt be realized.

For the most part, the youth will

have to acquire the absolutely

essential theoretical background
through systematic study while

they are in the communist youth
organization. The opportunities for

such study will be greatly limited

when they become a part of the

adult organization. One can say
with justification that in the pres-

ent organizations of the youth
(Stalinist and Social Democratic]
a systematic educational program
does not exist.

The youth organisation must
build its educational work along
political, scientific and cultural

lines. The question of physical or

sport activity should really be a
separate field of work, flowing out

of tbe above. The danger that the

youth movement might become a
pure educational movemnt is over-
balanced by the fact that it is a
class struggle organization which
participates actively in the efforts

to emancipate the proletariat. We
must strive, first, to establish such
a balance and then to maintain it

once it is reached.
• * *

In a brief and concise manner,
the more important fundamental
questions relating to youth organ-
ization and activity were discussed.

On the basis of an understanding
of these basic questions it will be

possible to concretize them in the

actual process of building the youth
organization. Upon the foundation

outlined above. It will be possible

to create a broad revolutionary

youth organization which would
heed the needs of the masses of

young workers. The youth organ-
ization must, at all events, prevent

Itself from becoming sectarian, ul-

tra-political, or a "second party".

The youth organization Is Its field

cut out for It and must apply itself

Intelligently and diligently to these

tasks. —ALBERT GLOTZER.
P.S. All •mphases mine—A.G.

.NORWEGIAN LABOR PARTY ELECTION VICTORY

The Municipal elections in Norway brought the
expected results, in the colossal victory ot the Labor
Parly. As against the Storting (Parliament) elec-

tions of 1933 the party gained, even though in the
municipal elections the eligible electorate was small-
er than in the Storting elections. (Two years resi-

dence in a city is required for parilcipation in the
municipal elections).

The Labor Party received in the present elections
14.49% of all votes cast; if we add to this the Com-
munist vote Ihe total would be 4S.G8'/6 . In tbe capi-
tal, Oslo, the party received an absolute majority,
where It enjoys 43 representatives as against 41 of
the bourgeois parties. In at least 45 additional
cities and communities the party enjoys an absolute
majority. In a number of other cities the party has
ait equal number of representatives to the combined
strength of the bourgeois parties, and again in others
sm-h as Trundheim, Bergen, etc., they fell short of

an absolute majority by only a few votes. There Is

hardly a community where the Labor Party is not
the strongest party.

The National Socialists received altogether 2.88%
ot ail votes cast. In Oslo they were united on the
.saint ticket with two bourgeois parties. This ticket

received less votes than, did the Fascists by them-
selves in the Slorting elections of last year. Here
too the effect of the events of June 30th in Germany
ivere unfavorable to the Norwegian Fascists.

From our point of view one can establish that the
stronger the Labor Party becomes the more reform-
ist it is. The whole propaganda in the present elec-

tion campaign was pointed in this direction. They
emulated the policies of the Swedish and Danish
Government Socialists while the "radical" united

front policies of the French section of the Second
International were condemned by the Norwegian
Independent"' Labor Party.

It might lie expected that after these favorable re-

sults the party will at least issue the slogan "disso-
.ution of the Stnrtiug and new elections'". Under the
pressure of the election results and the general feel-

ing in the country it becomes probable that the Labor
flirty should receive more than 50 percent of all the
votes in a new election. This would be the first time
(hat a reformist party would in actuality receive the
hoped-for iU percent of the votes and one can await
with anxiety the policies (hat will result.

But it Is not to be "feared" that the Labor Party
would raise such a "radical" slogan. The '"dissolu-

tion of the Storting" has never taken place in Nor-
way and tbe Labor Party follows traditions very
closely. It will merely limit Itself to the demand
tor power when the Storting meets in January. The
King and the Prime Minister, Mowinckel, will de-
clare that this demand has no foundation since the
bourgeois parties in the Storting have a majority oE

six. And then quiet will prevail until the Storting
elections of li)37.

EXECUTIONS IN SPAIX

The Lerroux-Gil Robles government has carried
out the first executions of participants in the recent
uprising on the persons of two terrorists. Jose

.
Xaredo and Jose Guerra were shot in Asturias Thurs-
day morning after all attempts at intercession and
pressure on the government for pardon or commut-
ation had been exhausted. Many other rebels how-
ever, including a number of Catalonian leaders who
had also been sentenced to die, have had their sen-

tences commuted to long prison terms, such as 30
years, life imprisonment, etc. Hundreds of other
cases are still pending, awialting court action.

In spite of the unanimous vote of confidence that
it obtained from the rightist controlled parliament a
few days ago, the present government is quite evi-

dently under strong pressure from both sides. Ler-
roux is still obliged to heed the voice of the masses.
It is significant that the revolutionists are being
prosecuted for Individual acts of terrorism rather
than on strictly political charges. The two execu-
tions were only carried ont "with deep regrets" on
the part of Lerroux who feared to show further
.dgiis of weakness. However, while attempting to

make a few examples, Lerroux does not dare to in-

stitute a reign of terror against the working class.

The Fascists and Monarchists have demanded that
.'he most severe penalties be meted out to all those
implicated in the revolt and that the Socialist and
other labor organizations be declared illegal. But in

spile of the setback suffered last month, the Spanish
workers have still been able to maintain their or-

ganizations. They returned to work defeated and
sullen, but by no moans demoralized and hopeless.
They are now, despite continuance of martial law,
still in a position to exert considerable pressure on
the reactionary rightist regime. The workers move-
ment is now entering a period of readjustment In

which a serious realignment of forces is taking place.

Drawing the lessons of the defeat, the revolutionary
currents of both major eamps—socialist and Syndi-
calist—show signs of breaking wlt.'i their inept and
traitor. iu(, leadership. It is the task f the Commu-
nist Internationalists to support these progressive
currents, fixing with them the responsibilities for

(he October debacle, drawing (hem to a Marxist posl-
ilon, and together with them constructing the new
revolul ioiinry party without which victory in the
pending decisive struggle will be impossible.

MENfllETA IN STRAITS

Wall Street's Cuban pupiiet Mendieta has appealed
to the opposing capitalist parties and political groups
for assistance in surmounting the present critical

period. Having lost most of bis own popular sup-
port, he now finds himself on the brink of the abyss.
Only tbe army under Batista, stand between him
and oblivion. -With a rise of the revolutionary wave
the lackey of the sugar interests now finds it indis-
pensable to broaden the base on which his rule rests.

The masses meanwhile are reassembling' their
iorees In an attempt to carry still further the revo-
lution begun in August 193,1, and which suffered a
serious check with the fall of Grau San Martin last

.January and his replacement by Mendieta. While
the petty bourgeois groups are still in the lead in the
general political fight against the present govern-
ment, the workers, upon whom the real outcome
must depend, are rapidly and persistently elbowing
Iheir way to the fore. Strikes follow each other in
rapid succession, each wave rising higher than the
preceding one.

Within the proletarian ranks a deep ferment is

taking place. The Bolshevik Leninist party advances
rapidly. Increasing its mass contacts and Influence;
the Stalinists are losing ground no less rapidly.
"Young Cuba", the split-off left petty bourgeois wing
of the Grauist "Autenticos", now seek a united front
with the Bolshevik Leninists. Decisive struggle*
approach.
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S.P. Groups Fight

(Continued from Page 1)

to be fov s cooperative common-

wealth, reject control by ttie Tbfrd

International, will b" loyal to the

principles of democracy within the

party and the labor movement und

will abstain from participating "in

factional groups within tbe party"

(when all the active socialists are

already in factions!) and are will-

ing "to use the ballot and party

and labor organizations as our

present method in the struggle for

our goal", are uualiHed to be mem-

bers of the Socialist party.

Keformists, centrists of all shades

including ex-C.P. members and

revolutionists can belong to the

party, according to Norman Tho-

mas. "At this time we can afford

to differ quite considerably on

what may be necessary in some

conceivuble crisis, provided we

work now with proper regard for

all that is valuable in the American

tradition of civil liberty and de-

mocracy", adds this 1iberai-turned-

radical

.

Thomas Panicky

in reality Thomas and the "Mili-

tants" are panicky over the pros-

pects of a split. The important in-

stutions and at least hall! the party

membership would go with the Old

Guard. Hundreds and perhaps

thousands of the newcomers may

be expected to drop out of the party.

The talk of a labor party, formed

by tbe reconstituted Old Guard and

the A. 1''. of I., bureaucrats, may

captivate the wavering members.

More than that. With the Old

Guard reformists cut off, the inter-

nal struggle will not end but rather

take on sharper form. The "Mili-

tants" will be forced into a tight

wilh the Hoan reformists, with
" Norman Thomas acting as coneili-

i ator. Hoan who is against the

\"Forward crowd," who wants an

^"American" party with as little

socialism and as lew international

ties as possible, will once again

openly display his real colors uracil

to the discomfort of the "Militants".

He and his followers will move to-

wards reconciliation with the Old

Guard within some new organiza-

tion or find new reformist chan-

nels.

A split under present conditions

may well mean the strangulation

of the Socialist party.

What Shall the Left Wing Do?

Hut what of the genuinely mili-

tant and revolutionary workers in

the Socialist party and Young

Peoples Socialist League? They

will undoubtedly put up a light

against those leaders of the "Mili-

tants" who stand in the way of an

irreconcilable struggle against re-

formism in all its forms. It is

hardly to be expected that the

'Militants" will remain intact.

With these prospects before them

the Socialist workers should not

fear a split with the Old Guard.

On the contrary they have every-

thing to gain from it: if they or-

ganize on a revolutionary Marxist

program against all reformist and

centrist grouping They can play

a progressive role, liny on saw

the large sections of genuine mili-

tants in the Socialist movement,

only by struggling on this basis

towards fusion with the new revo-

lutionary workers' party soon to be

launched, towards the FouiUi la

ternatlonal. —JOSEPH CAKTBK

THE INTERNATIONAL
WORKERS SCHOOL
announces a series of 12 lecture

classes by

MAX SHACHTMAN
on

The Hktory of tlie Communist

I,eague (Trotskyists)

Every Wednesday, beginning Nov.

14, at S P.M. at 144 Second Ave.

The fee lor entire course is $1.50;

or 20 cents for a single lecture.

Although the following courses

of ihe school are already in session

it is still [Kissible to register for

them:
1. A.B.C. of Marxism—Carl Cowl.

Tvefy Friday at 8 P.M.

2. State '& Revolution—J. Weber.

Every Monday at 8 P.M.

3. American History—F. Morrow.

Every Wednesday at 8 P.M.
* • •

The fee for these courses is $1.50

for the entire course or 20 cents

for any single session. Registra-

tions are taken daily at the office,

144 Second Avenue, New York City.

BROWNSVILLE OPEN FORUM

American Labor Strikes

Speaker

:

BILL KITT
Friday, Nov. 16, at 8 P.M.

1776' Pitkin Avenue

Auspices: Brownsville Branch CLA

Yoluth Thesis
(Continued from Page 31

youth of the United States, espe-

cially the Young Socialists. The S.

Y.I.,, aims to win the newly awak-

ened and radical youth for commu-
nism. In its latter period it has

been politically subordinate to the

C.L.A. on the basis of the funda-

mental organisational principles

already outlined.

b. Through its organ, Young

Sriartacus, the S.Y.L. has put for-

ward the International Communist

program on the burning problems

u. the day: the militarization o£

Vw youth, preparation for imperl-

ii 1st war, fascist movements in

Lurope and America and tbe needs

oE the young workers and students.

Through this means the S.Y.L. at-

tracted new youth to its ranks,

t.lucated and equipped its mem-
bers with an elementary under-

standing of revolutionary Marxism.

c. Large masses of young work-

ers and .students, and in the first

instance, socialist and Stalinist

south, were reached with our pro-

gram through the participation of

t.«: S.Y.L. in united i routs against

imperialist war, against fascism,

Mid for tbe unionization of the

young workers.

d. The H.Y.L. through its inter

-

rational delegate, aided in the for-

mation of the International Bureau

< £ revolutionary youth organisa-

tions (last Feb. J as a step towards,

a new youth international, as an

integral part of the Fourth Inter-

national. The S.Y.L., the Leninist

Youth League of France, the Bol-

-.hcvik-Lemnist Youth League of

Belgium and the Hoishevik-Lenin -

isl youth League of Spain, which
are all politically subordinate to

the respective national sections

of the International Communist
League, are connected on it world

scale through an International

Youth Commission of the latter.

The Sparta ens Youth league has

Mild will he called upon to play iin

important role in furthering the

movement for a new revolutionary

>outh international.

(V. The reasons lor the short*

(oinings in the work of the S.Y.L.

in addition to Ihe general limlta-

lion which affected the Internation-

al Communists as a whole, were:

ihe failure of the C.L.A. to under-

hand the needs and character of

i he S.Y.L. : consequently the fail-

ure to apply in practice the funda-

mental: principles which govern the

relations between a revolutionary

political party and its youth sec-

! ion ; and the absence of sufficient

eading cadres.

The Trolh * Alien to Them

Stalinist Hokum on Minneapolis

Minnesota and its neighbors have

long been centers of advanced poli-

tical development. Its workers

have often pointed the road to the

heavy-industry proletariat of other

regions. Characteristically , it is

from this section that hail the two
Governors and two U. S. Senators

who are not members of the Repub-

lican or Democratic Party. And,

just as general agrarian and pro-

letarian discontent have knocked

out of the picture the traditional

parties of American capitalism, so

the fully class-conscious elements

of the proletariat have thrown up
here an unusually significant group

of thoroughly developed revolution-

aries.

When the Communist party,

headed by Jay Lovestone and ac-

llng under orders from the Stalln-

Uucharin bloc, expelled the Left

Opposition in 1928, it lost its foot-

hold in Minnesota. It was no ac-

cident that all that there was of

Communism in such a city as Min-

neapolis was Trotskyist, that is to

say bred-in-the-bone Marxist and

no pretty prey to revisionist bu-

reaucratism.

Since the Communist movement
of Minneapolis became Trotskyist,

the Stalinists have never had a

look-in on the labor movement.

They lost every last trade unionist

by expelling the Trotskylsls, and

have today not a single member of

a. Minneapolis union. l>ue to a

series of fiascos, they have lost

even the small section of unem-

ployed whom they bamboozled for

a short time.

Consequently, when the drivers

struck in Minneapolis last spring

and summer, the local C.P.—

a

conpie of dozen woebegone petty

bmirgeoie -led" by petty bureau-

crats—could but gnash its teeth in

rage. But at the top of the strikes

were to be found none other than

the despised and spurned Trotsky-

is ts, and although they busied

themselves spreading vicious slan-

ders, the Stalinists could not win

the ear of one solitary striker i

Under the leadership of the "en-

emies of the working class". Gen-

eral Drivers Union 574 was built

up between January' and May of

this year from 150 to 5,000 mem-
bers. In May it clashed with tbe

bosses in a sensational and militant

strike and won a partial victory.

V. To improve and extend our By juiy tae bosses had taken steps

youth work the entire membership
of the Communist league, and in

ihe first instance, its leading bod-

ies, must acquire an understanding

of the basic tasks of the S.Y.L. and

follow closely the development of

the youth movement. The Commu-
nist League should from time to

lime re-examine its relations with

Ihe S.Y.L. to determine how to Im-

prove co-operation between the two

organizations, strengthen its own
cadre in the youth league, promote

joint activities and gain new mem-
bers from the youth group. Only
thus, can the Communist League
give real aid to the youth move-

ment. Only in Ihis way can we win

the youth for revolutionary Marx-
ism.
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MILITANT CIRCULATION
TO ALL BRANCHES

In the last isMie of the Militant

we asked all branches of the

league to arrange for special Sixth

Anniversary affairs for the purpose
of raising funds and at the same
i ime celebrating t he founding of

he Militant

Tlie Downtown Branch of Local

Sew York is (he only one that lias

informed us of definite action. This

branch has arranged for a Sixth

Anniversary Dance for November
IT. and promises all participants

.

.in enjoyable evening. '

We urge all other branches to

:ake Immediate action and inform

;is about it.

• *

MILITANT GREETINGS
Greet the Militant on its Sixth

Uinversnry. Send 2">c and be sure

to .«tale whether w*e may print

our name in full.

* » •

HISTORY IN THE MAKING
The Minneapolis Organizer is

ruly a chroncfle of "history in the

nakiinf' . This paper was issued

'ally during the historic truck

irivers strike and records every

'spect of the battle as it took place.

We have a few incomplete Dies

>? the Organizer on hand, which we
have gathered with much trouble.

We are selling them at $1 and $1.50

depending upon the number of cop-

'ea missing. We also have some
single copies. They sell at fie a

copy. f!et a few samples and we
feel sure you will want a file.

HEALTH LECTURES
Dr. R. Joyce began his series of

lectures on Workers' Health with

an informal talk on colds. He
spoke both informatvely and inter-

estingly. His second lecture will

be on boils, carbuncles, fungus in-

fections. No doubt many workers

have quite a few misconceptions on,

say, athlete's foot. This lecture

will clear those up since it is a

scientific explanation of both ori-

gin and' cure of just such ailments.

The lecture will be held on Monday,
November 12 at the Shiyveeant

Casino at 8 P.M. sharp. Admission

is 16c. Auspices: Spartaeua Youth

League.

to retract the concessions forced

from them in May, and lxical 574

launched a second strike, a verit-

able struggle for existence.

Country Electrified

That strike electriiled the coun-

try for five weeks. Bloody Friday

and its toll of two dead and 48

wounded; the efforts of the militia

under the command of Farmer-

Dabor Governor Floyd B. Olson to

smash the strike; the publication

of the first daily strike bulletin in

American labor history ; the launch-

ing by the bosses and the bold

smashing by the union leaders of

one of the most vicious of recent

red scares; the rallying of the un-

employed to the union's banner

;

the daring forced marches of pick-

eta in defiance of police and mili-

tia; the brilliant organizational

work and political strategy o£ the

union leaders—all these made of

the Minneapolis strikes milestones

in labor's struggle.

The strike ended with a settle-

ment which gave the workers their

jobs back without discrimination,

minimum wage rates with arbitra-

tion for upward (and only upward)

revisions, and improved workin

conditions. The union won th

right to recognize the important

group of market inside workers on

whose behalf the second strike had

been called. The elections provid

ed for later won the union full rec-

ognition in almost all the large

trucking firms and many of the

small one-*. The union is solidly

grounded and growing steadily.

Not a worker in the city—in-

deed, in the whole region—who
does not feel inspired by the deeds

of 574. Every section of the labor

movement hailed the outcome—and
this includes many a labor skate

who attacks the strike leaders for

radicalism but is forced to admit

that a victory was won. Only the

bosses, whose press is preaching

the lesson "Do not strike", and the

Stalinists are dissatisfied with the

outcome.

Two recent developments confirm

this estimate. As a result of arbi-

tration, in which the workers were

represented' by the strike leaders,

the wage levels have already been

raised 2i cents an hour above the

minimum stipulated in the strike

.settlement. Equally significant, the

militant milk truck drivers of Far-

go-Moorehead, N.D., when it began

the organization drive which cul-

minated in the present strike, bor-

rowed1 from 574 one of its leaders,

Mick Dnnne, to head their forces.

The Spleen of the Stalinists

To the Stalinists, however, the

story of the Minneapolis strikes is

a bitter pill. They did not have a

look-in—and a historic task was
performed by the hated Trotskyists.

Under the title "Permanent Coun-

ter-Revolution", they have now is-

sued a dime pamphlet "analyzing"

the struggles of last spring and

summer. The pamphlet includes

an article from the Communist, by
M. Childs, and several Dally

Worker pieces by William Frances
Dunne, the hero of Outer Mongolia.

It is one of the most malignant ex-

cretions in all Stalinist history.

To list all tbe lies and slanders

in this pamphlet would require an
entire issue of the Militant It is

not proposed to give so much space

to the matter. The story of the

Minneapolis strike is written in

tbe capitalist press of the North-

west, which cursed every move of

the union leaders, and in the col-

umns of the Organiser, strike bul-

letin of Local ."i74. Those who wish

to check every factual question

must refer to these documents
above all others. It is furthermore

the intention of the C.L.A. to pub-

lish soou a pamphlet giving I be

story of the Minneapolis strike.

In the meantime on or two things

might be pointed out ahout the

Stalinist pamphlet.

The greatest enemy the strikers

had to face was the militia, called

out and commanded by Governor

Olson. Bosses, scabs, police were

beaten. Not until 2,500 troops be-

gan their strike-breaking work
were the strikers is a tight hole.

The policy of the union leaders to-

ward the troops was, consequently,

of crucial importance to the out-

come of the strike. It is a touch-

stone of Ihe wliole strike policy.

This the Stalinist pamphlet recog-

nizes, and consequently devotes a

major portion of its attention to

lying about this; very question.

"It was not until martial law

was declared that the Trotsky ire

leaders began to criticize Olson,"

declares this pamphlet. Over and

over it charges that the Trotsky-

ites offered no opposition.

The Workers' Illusion

The strike began on July 16. As
soon as the Minneapolis police made
serious efforts to interfere with

picketing, there could be heard

from most strikers repeated expres-

sions of hope ihsit the militia would

be called in. This is a strange and

unfortunate but indisputable fact.

The workers ot Minneapolis had

elected Olson, and most of them

believed he was "their" Governor.

They hoped that "his" troops would

fie the hands of the boss-controlled

city police, enabling the pickets to

handle all scabs and win the strike

in one-two-three order.

Tlie troops were not called out

until July '20, ten days after the

strike began. During this period

the sentiment of the strikers in

favor of martial law under Olson's

administration increased constant-

ly. After Bloody Friday this be-

came a question of active agitation

by Farmer-Labor leaders, to whom
many workers gave a ready ear.

In this period, to criticize Olson,

to tight against the calling of mar-

tial law, was to risk widespread

unpopularity among the workers.

Only a true Bolshevik, endowed
both with tbe theoretical apparatus

of Marx that recognizes the boss

state—and its Governors and its

troops—as the implacable and in-

evitable enemy of tlw workers, and
with a- firm courage to tell tlie truth

in labor's interest would risk such

unpopularity.

What did the leaders of Local

D74 do?

Tlie Leaders' Policy

Did they "assure the workers

that they had nothing to fear from

the National Guard, that Gov. Ol-

son had mobilized the troops 'for

the protection of the workers?' "

(The Stalinists use quotes on thnt

phrase; we defy them to produce

evidence that a single 574 leader,

Trotskyist or non-Trotskyist. used

such a phrase.)

Here is the truth:

The Organizer, striko bulletin,

of July 18 < third day of the strike,

one week before martial law was
declared; four days before troops

were seen outside barraeksl, con-

tains a leading editorial comment-

ing on the question of troops and

Olson's attitude. This occupies the

central columns of the front page

and is printed In heavy type. It

is entitled "Troops in Minneapolis

—;What For?" Here are some
quotations

:

"One battalion . . . has already

been mobilized. . . . Governor Olson

In his statement to tbe press said:

'The important question is the pre-

servation of law and order.'

"We don't believe that this is

the right way to put the problem.

The most important question now
is: Has the underdog, the worker,

the exploited and persecuted, the

right to organise into unions and

to demand a decent living? . . .

"The only threat to public peace

comes from those who try to pro-

voke the strikers by the use of

thugs and scabs and deputized

hoodlums. . . .

"Governor Olson, in his state-

ment, said he will not lake sides in

the strike. But his action in mo-

bilizng a battalion of the National

Guard on the first day of the strike

—is that not taking sides? Many
workers will be keenly disappoint-

ed both with the statement and the

action of Governor Olson. They

voted' for him in the firm conviction

that he would side with them

against tbe bosses. Union men and

women have a right to doubt that

anyone can be really neutral in the

great struggle between capital and

labor. Bui in ;tny case Ihey ex-

pected something more than neu-

trality from the Farmer-Labor Gov-

ernor. They expected support of

their struggle, not the theat of mil-

itary force against them.

'That is the only way the mobil-

ization . . .
can be understood—as

a threat ngainsl the strikers. That

is why the workers who are en-

listed "in this fight for the right to

jive, di'iiiand and will continue to

demand

:

'WmiDKAW THli NATIONAL
(U.'ARD IMMEDIATELY!"

Opposition to Olsonism

This is the way in which the

'eouutei -revolutionaries" behaved.

This was their "deal" with Olson.

Is there anything more shameless

than a Stalinist pen prostitute?

And this U far from the end of

the story.

Martial law was declared July

2(i. The Organizer of that day an-

nounces thai, "r.74 DEMANDS OL-

SON B.KCALL MILITIA OltDHIt."

"Martial law." it declares, "cannot

help the strikers. It mu-tf help the

bosses. . . . We call upon every la-

bor union in the city ... to second

this demand. We ask them to im-

press with the utmost force and

solemnity «])on the Governor the

implacable opposition of the over-

whelming muss of tbe population to

the presence of these troops and

the deration of martial law."

The main headline of the Organ-

izer of July -JT is "MAIiTJAL LAW
CLOAKS SCAB MOVES."
On July lib it blazons forth:

"STRIKERS DEMAND THOOI'
REMOVAL," and then- follows the

text of the resolution of the Strike

Committee of 100 UfMinst martial

law.

On July 30 appears a photograph

of General Walsh silting side by

side wilh Bloody Johannes. Chief

of Police: under it is a satiric edi-

torial driving home the truth that

Olson's troops are hund-in-glove

with Ihe murderous police.

From Wwds to Deeds

And on July :il (when picketing

was a military crime) apivear* the

sensational announcement

:

"l'ICKKTS TO liKl'uRT AT 4

A.M."
"Replyiiig In the latest public

statement of Governor Olson." the

leading news article in this issue

stales, "the Strike Committee of

100. shortly after noon today issued

a public statement expressing its

complete dissatisfaction with the

present state of affairs and with

the Governor's latest orders."

The statement is quoted:

"Despite all his harsh words di-

rected at the employers. Governor

Olson directs all his harsh blows

at the Union and the strike."

Against this attempt to undermine

and break the strike, Local o74 has

but one alternative : to tight. .
."

And the editorial entitled "We
.Will Not Submit!" says of Olson:

"The course of action he has

taken has served bnl one purpose:

to aid the bosses and to hamper

and restrict the independent activi-

ty of the workers in their struggle

for the right to live and to enjoy

the beneiiis of union organization.

They cannot forgive that and they

cannot forget it. And what is

more, they cannot submit it with-

out fighting back."

(in the next day the strikers, iol

lowing the plans laid down by their

leaders, defied the militia and pick-

eting was resumed in force.

On August 1 appeared Ibe reply

to Olson's seizure of headquarters

and arrest of strike leaders and

pickets

:

"answer military tyran-
ny by a general protest
strike:"
One could go on indefinitely.

So intense and skilled was the

campaign of the oliicial union pi-

per, the leaders' speeches and a

steady agitation in the ranks of

the strikers, that Olson's raids and

arrests failed to break the strike.

The workers, shocked by the troops'

actions, found a new point of oil

entation in their leaders' policy, a

source of renewed touraged in the

fact that their leaders had fallen

into no trap and had plans for

handling the situation which the

rank and file had not foreseen. The

ranks were reformed ; the workers

defied' the troops and labelled their

commander, the once- idolized Ol-

son, what he was: A STRIKE-
BREAKER.

Olson's Friends

So pertinacious were the strike

leaders in their anti-troop cam-
paign, both before and after the

declaration of martial law, that ail

Olson's adherents began to whine,

and still do whine, that the strike

leaders cared nothing about win-

ning the strike but only wanted to

put poor old Olson, the peepul's

friend', on the spot. For example,

Anne Ross, an Olson heeler, made
Just such charges in the "liberal'

1

New Republic among whose editors

is the devoted Stalinist "sympathiz-

er", Malcolm Cowley.

The study of the Stalinist, atti-

tude on this question of troops in

Minneapolis would be incomplete

if we limited ourselves to the filthy

lies of the Dunne-CWlds pamphlet.

The true vlciousness of Stalinism

can only be understood by compar-

ing their criticism of the "coun-

ter-revolutionary Trotekyites," with

the actions of the Stalinists them-

selves.

Shortly alter the troops began

their strike-breaking activities, the

Stalinists were confronted with the

Issue, not in Minneapolis where in

their ignominious bscurolty no is-

sue ever confronts them, but in

New York City where they have a

following

The strike-breaking moves of the

State of California had stimulated

tbe formation in New York of a

Committee for Workers Rights, a

Joint body composed of delegates

from half a dozen defense organiz-

ations, with the object o£ defend-

ing the rights of tlie Frisco work,

crs. When the martial law situa-

tion reached a crisis in Minneapo
lis, it was proposed at a' meeting

cf this committee that a protest be

sent lo Governor Olson. The rep-

resentatives of the General Defense

Committee (I.W.W.), the League
fur Industrial Democracy and the

Non-I'artisan Labor Defense sup-

[Kjrted the proposal. 11 was op-

l«osed by Frank Palmer of the Fed-

erated Tress and other delegates of

ilie American Civil liberties Union.

1'almcr stated that a protest would

be ill-advised because some Minne-

apolis workers favored martial

law. IjOtiis Iierji, representative of

the Noli- Partisan Labor Defense,

protested against Palmer's state-

ment. His remarks were received

with stony silence by Allen Taub,

representing the National Commit-

tee for the Defense of Political

Prisoners (of the I.L.D.) and by-

Anna Damon, representing Ihe I.L.

D.
The proi»sal of a pioteM against

the Minneapolis suppression was
bandied about for several weeks.

Allen Taub. in a sub-commit tee, de

dared that Ihe use of troops new!

not always be bad for the workers

and that hU people [the Stalinists)

would i"/en demand martial law for

protection against lynching in the

South ! The Stalinist representa-

tives never once raised their voice

of tin; protest propoKal. They
served as ihe passive allies of the

A.C.L.l'., which attacked tlie pro-

posal for a dozen different "rea-

sons". The Liberal-Stallnisi bloc

KiH'Ctteded iu paralyzing the Com-
mittee mid no protest was eier

made by that body.

A similar pretty tale could lie

told about every major point hi Ihe

Stalinist pamphlet. The long and

.short of il is that, since the Trot-

skyists recruited the members of

the union, agitated for and organ

ized and led and won the strike, il

is a counter-revolutionary strike . .

it is a victory, but a victory for

counter-revolution! Starting out

from Stalinist "theories", Dunne
and Childs riuiie naturally coinjaise

a masterpiece of brazen lies. And
behind each lie is a Stalinist crime.

A Crime Against the Class

The pamphlet Is, however, more

than a web of lies. It does not

merely obscure the truth about a

strike and slander the Trotskyists.

It is n blow to Ihe working class

as a whole.

Its main object is lo "inform"

workers, especially those of Min-

neapolis, that they have been de-

feated! All who have derived en-

couragement Ironi the triumph of

militancy in a day when so many
militant performances are crushed

or trapped into the National Run
Around, are to be disconrased.

Labor has again been beaten. The
stimulus given to tlie Minneapolis

trade union movement is based on

a misapprehension ;
Minneapolis

and (it her workers in the section

v. ho have joined unions, others who
have begun to press their leaders

to adopt the policies of Local 574.

are all wrong. They should be tlis-

liearlened, not heartened. No doubt

they should relax into pessimism

and passivity, quit the unions or

whatnot. As for the workers of

Fargo-Moorehead, they must bounce

Mick Dunne, their strike leader,

now under indictment for Inciting

to riot, and go jump in the creek

for not knowing a lighter from a

traitor!

For a so-called proletarian or-

ganisation to sacrifice class morale

in order to deal a blow at another

organization is nothing short of a

crime against the whole class. Lit-

tle wonder that after such behavior

the hardest task of the Minneapolis

C.L.A. and the leaders of 574 in

organizing a protest against, a re-

cent vigilante raid on the Stalinist

bookstore was to convince workers

that the interests of the class were
involved . To them the Stalinists

look like stooges for the boss and
nothing else. Once the Dunns-

Ghilds pamphlet appears in the

Minneapolis bookstore, workers

who want to defend that store

against vigilantes will be as scarce

as hens' teeth.

No doubt the pamphlet will be a

success in New York petty bour-

geois circles, however. It is rich

in the corrupt qualities which well-

fed dilettante Stalinists adore. All

who think it a wonderful piece of

work, and who would like to see

Bill Dunne slay sober long enough
to really clean up on the Trotsky-

ists once and for all, will no doubt

suggest that he accept the C.L.A.'s

challenge to debate publicly the

question o£ the Minneapolis strike

policy. And It is equally certain

that Bill Dunne will accept. Be-

lieve that and I'll fell you another

one. —HARRY STRANG.

Truce Gov t Falls

(Continued from Pa«e 1)

coup.

THE METHODS:
Tlie general strike which is aii

immediate necessity, the prepa-

ration for which can be assured

by the constitution of factory

and district committees.

The People's Militia.

Time presses. We must begin at

once. We must not wait until the
constitution is revised and tbe re-

lation of forces changed in favor

of the enemy. We must not wait

ior a new coup to launch the gen-

i ral strike. The bourgeoisie has
learned the lesson of the February
(vents. And the Jouhuux (yellow

trade union leader) delay an an-

swer under the pretext that six

days arc necessary for preparation,

will find pretests to make this an-

swer completely negative.

The only possible defense for the

workers against the maneuvers of

Ibe reaction is broad action, pre-

pared from today on, unleashed

iorcefully and followed through to

victory.

The only way to avoid the fate

of the workers of Germany. Austria

and Spain—paralysis and then de-

feat—is a revolutionary policy ot

broad scope, o£ well organized, well

prepared struggle. It is h'jjli time
our socialist sections and all work
ers' organizations took this road

—P. FRANCK.

JOIN THE COMMUNIST LEAGUE

SUBSCRIBE TO THE MILITANT.

SEND FOR MILITANT BUNDLE
ORDER AT 2 CENTS PER COPY.

Fargo Drivers Win
(Continued from Page 1)

differences of size in tbe two com-
munities. The roads leading into

town were picketed, and a large

picket line assembled at the Fair-

mont plant. Here the scabs were
bottled up by the picket line.

The picketing was 100 per cent

successful. Not a milk truck moved,
with tbe exception of those bound
for hospitals and children's homes,
which were permitted to operate by

the strikers.

A restaurant owner who brand-
ished a revolver in an effort to

frighten the pickets into permitting
milk delivery at his place was dis-

armed by the workers and returned

ro his business considerably sub-

dued. I'pon this incident, appar-
ently, were based the charges
against Dunne and other union
leaders who were arrested.

Sunday afternoon Miles Dunne
and five other Local 173 leaders

were arrested and thrown into jail

on charges of inciting to riot, an
offense which carries a penalty of

3 to 7 years imprisonment in North
Dakota. The warrants were issued

on complaints signed by a small

creamery owner.
This act was all that was re-

quired to arouse the greatest pro-

apolis—were warned by the Stalin-

test among the Fargo workers.

Agitation for a general strike

spread immediately.

The bosses became frightened.

They had made a mis-step, over-

looking the devotion which the

strike leaders had inspired in the

breasts of the workers.

They called a conference, and
sent word to the union that they
were ready to arbitrate.

Local 173 said: "First release all

mt leaders and bring them here."

!'he bosses grumbled and groaned

—

tnd consented. By 1 A.M. Monday
uorning an agreement was arrived

it, giving Local 173 union recogni-

iou, a 48-honr 6-day week and a
^•3 weekly raise, with the agreement
lo arbitrate wages upwards within

i en days.

The principles of Local 574 are
;preading, are being assimilated by
community after community in the

northwest—and by the workers all

over America. The success of this

iliort militant Fargo strike added
; mpetus to ii n i« n organization
.hroughout this section.

The Fargo workers were warned
liy the. Citizens' Alliance of Mlnne-
ists in that pretty pamphlet, "Per-
manent Counter-Revolution", — to

have no truck with the General
Drivers Union Local 574. But the
Fargo workers had their own in-

terests to consider.

The Fargo one-day milk drivers

strike may be considered another
victory for the tactics of Local 574
in the American labor movement.

BRONX OPEN FORUM
Socialist Party of New Workers

Party?
BRONX OPEN FORUM

Speaker

:

JOE CARTER
Friday, Nov. 16. at P.M.

1739 Boston Road

BORO PARK OPEN FORUM
Reform or Revolution—S. P., C. P.

or Hew Yorkers Party?
Speaker

i

BURKE COCHRAN
Friday, November 16, at 8 PJH.

1281 49th St., Brooklyn
Auspices: Boro Park Branch C.L.A.

HARLEM OPEN FORUM
Seventeen Years of the Russian

Revolution.

Speaker

:

IL D A 8 C H
Friday, Not. 16, 8 P.M.
143 East 103rd Street

Auspices: Harlem Branch C.L.A.

NOTICE TO CHICAGO READERS:
The Militant is now available at

the Post Office News Bookstore,
Monroe Street between Dearborn
and Clark Streets. Non-subscrib-
ers may get copies there henceforth.
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Paterson, Nov. 16.— When the

Militant comes oft the press, the

weavers will have decided the Issue

of a complete tie-up in the silk In-

dustry-

Meanwhile the negotiations by

means of which the dye plant oper-

ators had hoped to force upon the

dye workers the continuation of

the Intolerable conditions prevail

Ing in the Industry under the old

contract have been broken off.

The maneuvers of the bosses

availed them nothing In the face

of the determined1 front of the

workers. The industry has been

completely shut down since the in-

ception of the strike. The 25,000

striking dyers are resolute in their

decision to strike until their de-

mands are met.

Having failed to force what
amounts to the conditions of the old

contract with the added provision

that the dye workers bind them-

selves not to strike for two years

against the very same conditions

they are now fighting, the dye oper-

ators intend to break the strike

now by force. The importation of

scabs, gangsters and provocateurs

and the direct utilization of the

police, and all the armed forces of

their government locally and
throughout the state scale, reveals

their frantic efforts for this end.

Fighting the Strike with Bullets

Their plan of campaign is obvi-

ous. They are attempting to break

the strike by trying to reopen

plants at the outlying centers. The
strike stronghold being Paterson,

the bosses are for the moment con-

centrating on plants outside of

Paterson. The first plant the bosses

attempted to reopen is the ,Warren

Dye Works at Union City. The
mass picket line of workers from

Paterson, Lodi and Passaic was at-

tacked by the police, who used

their clubs and revolvers. The
l>olice fired shots—the shots were

not blanks. Despite the turning of

this plant into a fortress with ma-
chine guns, it is not operating.

The inception of the boss terror

is accompanied by the familiar

campaign In the yellow press,

which Is attempting to terrorize the

strikers with indirect threats of

plants moving out of the area, of

false reports of plants operating,

and of direct threats to operate

plants with imported' scabs.

The workers know that dye

plants cannot be run with scabs

and machine guns; and they have

learned from the experiences of

the past few months that their

only hope lies In their own strength,

solidarity and militancy.

Striking the Stallers

The most important developments

of this week are the unmistakable

signs that the silk weavers are not

to be restrained any longer by the

vacillations and cowardliness of

"progressive" Eli Keller and by

the betrayal of his reactionary U.T.

W. allies.

The militant drive of the silk

workers has been to Join the dyers

in their common struggle. Their

Insistance on meeting the open

challenge of the silk bosses has

compelled Keller and his pals to

accede to a meeting—which should

have been called, at least, simul-

taneously with that of the dyers

—

this Saturday to decide on the

question of the strike.

All indications point to the una-

nimity of the weavers, warpers,

throwsters, twisters and loomfixers

on the question of strike. Unless

the officialdom with Keller at the

head again resorts to its stalling

tactics of telegraphing Gorman,

Green and Co. for "approval", the

weavers will come out next week

In support of the dyers and to fight

for the demands they were so

shamefully cheated out of in the

last general strike. Their action

will have magnificent results. It

will spread the strike to the entire

Passaic Valley, and if tie bosses

refuse to meet the workers de-

mands, they will be faced not with

an Isolated section of the workers

hut with the entire organized force

of labor in the industry.

A golden opportunity once again

faces the workers of Paterson to

take the lead and win first for

themselves the UNION 8BOP, the

30-hoW week and higher wages.

Paterson has shown the way be-

fore. It is going to do so again.

Giant Meeting Dec. 2nd
To Greet Fusion

Arrangements for a gala mass
meeting to greet the delegates
to the conventIons of the Com
munist League of America and
(lie American Workers Party
respectively, are progressing.

Germania Hall—Ifith St. and
3rd Ave.—has been ientatively

selected and the date is to be
Sunday night, December 2nd
which will be the last day of

the proposed Fusion Conference.

Admission Is to be 25c.

Outstanding among the speak-
ers will be delegates from Min-
neapolis and Toledo who were
active in both strikes and mem-
bers of the National Committee
of the C.L.A. and the Provision-

al Organization Committee of

the A.W.P., ns well as a repre-

sentative of the Spartacus Youth
League which is holding its first

Convention the same week.
According to reports, there

will be approximately seventy-
five to one hundred' delegates to

the conventions of the Commu-
nist League and the Spartacus
Youth League and almost as

many to the A.W.P.
Keep the date in mind. Come

and bring your friends and
shopmates to this historic meet-
ing which will be thef orerunner
of the founding of a new revolu-

tionary workers party in Amer-
ica.

MM^EYJi\niC^RJ^bi^; Jobles* OrganizationsMASS AC1ION NEED OF HOUR
Lay Naljon

S
wjde p|ans

For Big Demonstration
1 — jb.

1,100LocaIBodies

March Nov. 24 for

Relief Demands

Security Plan

NailsWolf to

Labor's Door
Unemployment Insurance

Scheme Provides

No Solution

Workers Set

ForElevator

Strike Here
The Building Service Employees

International Union went ahead
with preparations for a city-wide
walkout of building service work-
ers after representatives of the

Real Estate Board" of New York,
the employers organization refused

to yield to the union's demand for

wage increases and the closed shop.

The strike call will probably be is-

sued Monday. More than 45,000
workers are expected to respond.

Union leaders have Indicated that

the walkout will Hrst become ef-

fective in the garment center

where building owners have broken
a strike agreement concluded
through the mediation of the Re-
gional Labor Board. The strike

will then be extended to the finan-

cial and apartment house districts. I gram fizzled out in a dismal fiasco.

President Roosevelt, embarrassed
by the startling election landslide,

can no longer I'oni-eal the reaction-

ary nature of the New Deal behind

a smile and a comforting promise.

The time has come to fulfill the

promise to the working class, and
the government has absolutely

nothing to give. Last spring the

President made a desperate play

for popularity, he intimated that

the new congress this fall would
see the passage of a sweeping re-

form, of a Great Social Security

Program. Throughout the summer
the American working class con-

soled itself with the hope of this

reform. Indeed, not only the peo-

ple, but even the intimate advisers

of the President, appear to have
been deceived.

This Thursday two hundred eco-

nomists and welfare workers gath-

ered In Washington to launch the

Great Social Security Program,
gathered, as they thought, to

launch a New Era.
"Bold Stroke"—Niggardly Reforms
Harry Hopkins, Federal Relief

Administrator, addressed the con-

gress, and aroused it to enthusiasm.

He spoke of the necessity for a

''bold stroke" to unite all phases
of economic security in a single

comprehensive program. Doubtless
Harry Hopkins himself expected

the congress to accomplish some-
thing more than a few niggardly
reforms.

We weren't, for it is evident that

the capitalist government cannot
improve matters radically for the

workers of the country. It is no
longer a matter of intention, for

with the best possible will in the

world the New Deal can not deliver

the goods. There is one person
who realizes this completely, that is

the President himself. He knows
that the New Deal is nothing more
than an Ineffectual stop gap, and
that its popularity now rests, as it

rested two years ago, on its pro-

mise, and not on Its accomplish-
ment. The President's problem is

to keep up the promise, to keep up
faith in the New Deal as long as
possible, but he is already begin-

ning to fall. Two years, and not

one single promise, except the pro-

mise to business, has materialized.

So "Wild" Ideas Wanted
The Great Social Security Pro-

(Conttnued on Page 4) (Continued on Page 4)

After 18 Ion;: years the Supreme
Court, cloaked in the mantle of
"impartial" justice has finally dis-

covered t hi> existence of the
"Mooney Case".

The whole world cjuivered with
indignation over the brazen frame-
up. The international working class

marched in the slreets shouting its

protest. Every scrap of evidence

used to send Mooney to life-long

incarceration was proved perjured,

trumped-up or deliberately false.

Witnesses against Mooney confessed
that, they had sold their testimony
for a low filthy dollars. The trial

judge issued a statement conceding
llooney's innocence. All living

jurors have signed affidavits de-
claring that they brought in the
verdict of "guilty" under pressure.

Bui the Supreme Court—away from
the madding crowd, in splendid

juridical isolation—failed to take

notice.

The "Big-Hearted" Decision

Having finally bestirred itself,

the Supreme Court is not granting
Mooney a new trial. Nor does it

propose to enter an elaborate ex-

amination of the case. The sum
total of its munificent decision ts a

summons to Warden Holahan of

San Quentih to show cause why
Mooney should be denied a writ of

habeas corpus. And he lias forty

days to do it in!

There can be no doubt but that

this is a ray of hope—however
slender it may be—for long suffer-

ing Mooney! The explanation for

the action of the Washington jus-

tices can hardly be laid at their

much vaunted "liberalism". Nor
can it be said that pressure of the
aroused working class is respons-
ible. No, for years the movement
for Mooney has lain dormant—be-

trayed by lahor skates, derided by
liberals and false friends and stif-

led by Stalinists and reformists.

Mr. Iiooley long ago supplied the

answer when he said the Supreme
Court follows the election returns.

Three fourths of a million votes
lor Sinclair in California were
votes for the liberation of Mooney.
What will the Supreme Court do?

Will its gesture recognizing this

vote mean something real for Moon-
ey or will it lead to the same old
stall?

We cannot prophesy beforehand
as to what the Supreme Court will

do, but if past experiences with
capitalist courts mean anything it

must he said that the "ray of hope"
will penetrate little of the dark-
ness in Mooney 's cell.

Protest Is Only Weapon
The Supreme Court and every

other court, governor or capitalist

official in the country respond to
one thing, and one thing only when
class war prisoners are involved.
Action, protest and strike by the
working class

!

When Mooney was about to swing
in 1916 it was only the stormy
demonstrations that stayed the ex-

<Continued on Page 4)

Minn. Union

Progressives

In Conference
Militant Program Outlined

By Fifteen Trade Union
Representatives

Sf. Paul, Minn.—Not only has

trade unionism in general been

stimulated in this region by the

great, drivers strikes of last spring

and summer, but progressive ele-

ments both in the A. F. of L. and
independent unions have taken on

a new lease of life. The best indi-

cation Is the outcome of a confer-

ence held recently in St. Paul,

which representatives of about 15

unions in various parts of the

state attended.

All were union officials, acting

with the sanction of their executive

boards. Although the conference

was purely informal, it Is likely to

lead to serious developments in the

near future. Cooperation on a pro-

gressive basis was the object of the

conference and a resolution of

principles, which might well serve

as a model for other states, was
the outcome.
This resolution covers the fol-

lowing points

:

1. For industrial unionism
through amalgamation wherever
possible and through building in-

dustrial unions in all mass produc-

tion industries.

2. To promote class solidarity

and reciprocal aid between all un-
ions in times of trouble and' strife.

3. i'or unity against vigilantes,

law and order leagues, "citizens

committees" and the like.

4. To promote working class

education through forums, lectures,

discussions, classes and an organ.

!>. To infuse the labor movement
with the class struggle attitude, to

acquaint workers with the truth

that the interests of the wage
worker and those of ! tie boss are
antagonistic, and to oppose class

collaboration.

(5. To promote organisation of

unemployed workers for the protec-

tion of the unions as well as for

the benefit of the unemployed.

A sub-comi nittee is now perfect-

ing the text of this declaration, and
the conference, this time on an en-

larged scale and more formal, will

meet again in the near future. In

view of the militant spirit of trade

union members throughout this and
neighboring states, it may be ex-
pected that this progressive cur-

rent will go far in the Minnesota
labor movement. It is one of the

most hopeful signs in recent years,

and in itself a tribute to the effec-

tive militancy of the strike leader-

ship of the drivers union of Minne-
apolis.

Accomodations Needed
ForConventionDelegates

We expect about eighty out-
of-town delegates to the conven-
tions of the C.L.A. and the
Spartacus Youth League.
The convention of the C.L.A.

will open on Monday, November
26th at the Stuyvesant Casino,
and will last until Thursday, to
be followed by the proposed Fu-
sion Conference for another
three days.

As you might guess, the dele-

gates will not be able to stop at
hotels. While we are arranging
to feed Ihe delegates throughout
their stay, we must depend upon
our members and close sympa-
thizers to accommodate them
with sleeping quarters.

If you can possibly take care
of one or more delegates, please
fill out the blank below and mail
AT ONCE.

DELEGATE ACCOMMODATION
BLANK

I can provide sleeping quarters
for delegate.

Male or female?

YOUR NAME
ADDltKSS

Directions for reaching your

home :

Students in

Free Speech

FightinL.A.
Los Angeles. — The reactionary

whip of lory California strikes

again. Thi* time five students

from the University of California

at 1.03 Angeles (U.C.L.A.) take the

stinging lash in the form of suspen-

sion. This has occurred in the

heat of a hitter election campaign.

John Burnside, president of the

student body; Tom Lambert, chair-

man of the men's board. Mendel
Lieberman, chairman of the schol-

arship committee ; Sid Zagrl, de-

bating head ; and Celeste Strach,

Phi Betta Kappa and member of

the National Student League,
dared fly In the face of that dicta-

tor of liberty, exponent of l>ewey-

ism (note: lecture Tuesday and
Thursday at 2:00 P.M. Scope of

Course: "Training in independence
ofThought), the very right Provost

nf the C.C.L.A.—Dr. Moore.
Accused by Dr. Moore (once-

<Continned on Page 4)

FOR A NEW REVOLUTIONARY PARTY

!

We celebrate the sixth anniver-

sary of the Militant on the eve of

our national conference which has

to pass final decision on the pro-

posal to unite forces with the A.

W.P. and launch a new, independ-

ent, revolutionary party. From all

present indications the conferences

of both organizations, meeting
simultaneously , will approve the

recommendations of their respec-

tive national committees and con-

clude the fusion In a Joint conven-

tion. If this turns out to be the

case, as we are confident It will,

our sixth anniversary will mark
the conclusion of the first phase of

our historic struggle, first &s a

faction then as a separate Indepen-

dent group, and open up a new
chapter of joint struggle with other

progressive forces on a broader

basis. The time is ripe for such a
[

decisive turn, and we are ready

for It.

The prospect of fusion between

the C.L.A. and the A.W.P. has be-

come the center of interest in the

radical labor movement. It has al-

ready produced sharp reactions in

all circles, ranging from panic in

the camp of Stalinism and hysteri-

cal appeals to the "rant and file"

of both organizations to hold back,

to hasty manoeuvres of the pseudo-

"Mllitanta" in the S. P. to open the

doors to penitent ex-eommunlsts In

the hope that they will provide the

S.P. with a "left" covering to halt

the movement toward the new
party. As for the numerous small,

Independent groups, which have ex-

pressed, by the fact of their exis-

-By JAMES P. CANNON—
fence, the confusion and disintegra-

tion of the movement, the question
of our fusion has thrown them into
internal crises which herald splits

or liquidation In practically every
case.

The Influence of the Fusion

The actual accomplishment of

the fusion will produce far deeper
repercussions. It will mark the

opening of a new stage in the proc-

ess of differentiation and regroup-

ment In the general movement of

the advanced workers. If the par-

ticipants on both sides prove equal

to their task and their opportunity,

the fusion will decisively influence

the future developments of the po-

litical labor movement lit the U.S.

And it will begin to assert this de-

cisive Influence from the very start.

The tWo-fold significance of the

move will not be lost on those who
observe political developments, es-

pecially on those who want to take

a part In shaping their course.

First, the fusion will represent

the first step toward unlflcatfcm of

the revolutionary forces that has
been seen for thirteen years! Since

the merger of the C.P. with the

left-socialists (Workers Council

group) at the end of 1921 there has
been no such thing as any two or

more groups getting together. The
C.P. expelled the left wing (the
"Trotskyites") in 1928. Less than
a year later the right wing (Love-
stoneites) who had officiated in this

expulsion were themselves expelled.

The proletarian Party, itself a
small sect, suffered two splits. A
multiplicity of little gronplets ap-

peared on the scene and they in

turn split among themselves and
moved in opposite directions (the
ill starred Gitlow-Fieid group, for

example).

The Post-Lenin Scene

The general picture of the whole
post- Lenin period in the United
States has been a picture of dis-

integration. The masses of work-
ers awakening to class conscious-

ness were repelled by it. They
left the parties, or passed through

them, or stood aside from all or-

ganisations, waiting for a sign of

unity and order in the general

chaos. The fusion of the C.L.A.

and the A.W.P., that is, of the two
largest and strongest of the inde-

pendent groups, is bound to signify

for such workers the opening of a

contrary process, the process of the

unification of the revolutionary

forces. By tbat fact alone our

fusion will stir the deepest interest

and attention of the non-party rad-

ical workers and help to break

their passivity with regard to or-

ganization.

On the other hand, and this Is

no less Important, the formal pro-

clamation of a new party will bring
all speculation about a return to

the C.P., on the part of those who
have broken with it on principle

grounds, to a definite conclusion.

This will leave no more room for

those who have occupied a halfway
position. They will have to choose.

At the same tlm* the launching of

the new party, irreconcilably hos-

tile to social democracy in all

colors and variations, slams the

door in the faces of those weaklings

and deserters of the revolutionary

cause who want to "unite" every-

body in the Socialist party and clos-

es the debate with them. The new
party thus deepens the split in the

political movement with the reform-

ist and centrist parties, and gives

the split a clearer meaning and more
definite, finished form, while it

heralds the unity of the revolution-

ary elements in the struggle against

them. The chaos and disintegra-

tion will give place to a clear line-

up of parties : Social Democratic,

Stalinist (Centrist) and the party

of revolutionary Marxism. Small

groups and Individuals will find

their place In one or the other, and
in making their selection they will

disclose their real tendency unfail-

ingly. The Issue will be clear.

The Teat of Present Conditions

The process of earification, uni-

fication and split, In a word, the

process of regroupment on party

lines and the liquidation of separ-

ate groups, has not been invented

or set into motion by the groups or

parties, all of which, without ex-

ception, are caught in it. The
process In the radical political

movement is taking place under the

impact of momentous developments

In the working class of the country.

International events have played

their part, especially in the funda-

mental Ideological regroupment, but

it is the rising mass movement of

the American workers which Is

putting all the organizations and
groups to the test, shaking them
out of the old rats and driving

them to seek a new point of de-

parture.

Fundamentally, the parties and
groups find it necessary to adapt
themselves to the rising mass move-
ment in one way or another. The
C.P. discards the whole idiotic rig-

amarole of the "Third Period"

("Red" unions, "united front from
below", theory of "Social Fascism",
etc.) like a dirty shirt, liquidates

its separate unions pellmell, and
knocks at the back door of the S.P.

with the offer of a non-aggression
pact. The S.P. pushes Its "left"

wing forward, and decorates ilself

with the red feathers of a few

wretched "captured" communists.
Meanwhile the small propaganda
groups which came Into existence

in the period of stagnation and re

action are confronted by events
with a veritable command to break
out of their propaganda circle and
connect themselves with the mass
movement or suffer annihilation.

Those groups which do not heed
this command in time are doomed.

The Course of Hxe League

Our organization, on the whole,
has understood this. Such is the

explanation of the course we have
followed during the past year. The
definitive break with the Stalinist

party and Comintern, the course
toward trade union work and effec-

tive participation in strikes, the

approach to the A.W.P. the moment
It declared for an independent po-

litical party—all this has been in-

spired and motivated on our part

(Cwttanwd an P*t* 4)

New York, Nov. 14.—More than
7iiO,O0O unemployed, organized in

some 1,100 local bodies from New
York to California and from Minne-
sota to Texas are exi>ected to par-

ticipate In public protest meetings
and demonstrations on Nov. 24, ac-
cording to an announcement made
yesterday at the office of the Na-
tional Action Committee For Nov-
ember 24th, located at 22 East 22nd
Street. This Committee, under
whose auspices the manifestations

will be conducted, is composed Of

representatives of the country's

leading unemployed organisations,

located in twenty-two states. lu

addition, a million or more unor-

ganlzed unemployed and trade un-

ion members arc expected to par-

ticipate In the day's program.
In all likelihood this will he the

greatest single campaign action of

unemployed workers seeking ameli-

oration of their condition which the

country has seen since the depres-

sion began. The demonstrations,

which will be of uniform character

in all regions, will begin at 10 a n».

loeal time, and will have as their

aim the presentation by mass dele-

gations of a set of eght demands
addressed to local county and state

relief authorities for transmission

to Washington.
A delegation of fifteen, represent-

ing the leading unemployed organ-

izations of the United States, ex-

pects to present a report and a copy
of the eight-point platform to Pres-

ident Roosevelt at the White House
two or three days after the nation-

wide demonstrations. The eight

points are:

1. That the Federal government

undertake public works to provide

work for the unemployed at trade

union rates on the basis of a $30
for a 30 hour week ; 2. Passage of

the Lundeen Unemployment Insur-

ance Bill now before Congress ; 3.

Pending these, immediate direct

cash relief of $10 weekly for single

persons, $15 weekly for families of

two, and $4 weekly for "uch addi-

tional dependent ; 4. Guarantee of

the rights of organization and col-

lective bargaining to all workers on

public projects ; li. Recognition of

representatives of organized unem-
ployed by relief administrations;

6. Federal adequate disability com
pensation on all public works and

to and from the job : 7. Diversion

of all war funds to unemployment
relief; 8. Passage of a universal

30-hour work week law without

pay cuts.

Preparations for the Nov. 24

demonstrations have been proceed-

ing rapidly In all sections during
the past weeks, according to David
Lasser, Secretary of the N.A.C.,

who has just returned from a meet-

ing of the Committee in Pittsburgh

which ratified final details.

A statement issued hy the organ-

izations cooperating In the Nov. 24
movement places the number of un-

employed in the country, aside from
part-time workers, at 12,000,000, a
figure somewhat higher than the

latest estimate of the American
Federation of Labor. According to

the statement, the Nov. 24 demon-
strations will voice a protest against

the insufficiency of existing unem-
ployment relief arrangements anii

reflect the increasing sentiment of

the unemployed for full-time jobs
at decent wages. The hourly wage
rates for relief workers—30 to SO
cents—are characterized by this

statement as "starvation wages, es

peciaily in view of ihe fact that
the average wage is between $8 and
$12 .weekly."

The participating organizations
also regard as unsatisfactory the
relief rates which range from $12
to $38 monthly for a family, and
the fact that in most regions single

men get no relief. The general at-

titude of relief administrators to-

ward efforts of the unemployed to

organize, is also disapproved
strongly by these organizations.

Among the powerful organiza-
tions affiliated to the N.A.C. are
the Eastern Federation of Unem-
ployed and Emergency Workers
which has branches in New York.
New Jersey, Connecticut and Mary
land ; the National Unemployed
League, with branches in Ohio.
Pennsylvania, West Virginia, North
Carolina, Mississippi and Kentucky >

the Illinois Workers Alliance; the
Wisconsin Federation of Workers
Committees, and the American
Workers Union with groups in

(Continued on P*ce *)
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THE NEWS

Organization

Notes - N.Y.

Weekly Prosperity Note

James M. Curley, Democratic

governor-elect ot Massachusetts,

sees prosperity rounding tbe com-

er at last "For the first time In

five years," he declared, "you can

ride through Massachusetts at

night and see factory light* burn-

ing" How ahout a popular song,

"Factory lights are burning in

Massachusetts again?' to the tune

of "Happy Days Are Here Again •

Governor Curley could croon it

over the radio to the million unem-

ployed eltlwns of his common-

wealth. . . -

last week Marion Davies, on her

return from Loudon to the hills of

Hollywood, was astonished to see

a New Yorker smiling. In an In-

terview she declared she was sure

the smite Indicated the returu "

prosperity. . . -

A month ago a federal relief ad-

ministrator predicted an autumn

upturn on the basis of a slight in-

crease in the sale of carpet sweep-

ers and lace curtains. ...

We are considering a contest. A

prosperity contest. Prizes will he

awarded for the best omens of re-

turning prosperity turned in by the
;

end of the week. Look around!

Are you missing the evidences of

prosperity? Are you so wrapped

op in keeping your navel and sp ne

from meeting; are you so worried'

by poverty, by unemployment, by

Insecurity that you miss these en-

couraging signs? Look around! Is

your dog wagging his tall more

than usual? Are longer cigar butts

being thrown away? Are children

buying new lead pencils? Send

your answer to tbe White House

and get a prize!

Morning, Nooo and Night.

Speaking before the morning ses-

sion of the National Conference on

Economic Security, Federal Relief

Administrator Hopkins brought tbe

session to a high pitch when he

declared for "a bold stroke' to

unite all phases of economic secur-

ity into a comprehensive program.

President Roosevelt who address-

ed the delegates at the afternoon

session, the same dispatch informs

us considerably "dampened the

ardor" of the delegates by counsel-

ling caution and discussing only

one point in the -comprehensive

IN THE TRADE UNIONS
This Sunday, Nov. 4th, we held1

another meeting in I'aterson. Right

in the heart of the strike territory,

at Oakley Hall. A. J. Muste, chair-

man of the American Workers

Party. Hugo Oehler, industrial Or-

ganizer of the Communist league

of America and Arnold Johnson,

Secretary of the National Unem-

ployed Leagues spoke on the dyers

strike and the necessity for joint

action on the part of the strikers

and the unemployed. The meeting

was orderly and the dyers present

listened attentively to the speakers.

Only in the question period did the

discussion turn on the new party

and its future in America. Am a

result of our meetings in I'aterson,

we are now assured of the forma-

tion of a branch in I'aterson, as

soon as the new party is launched.
• t •

The Columbus Day United Anti-

Fascist Committee is carrying the

buttle into the enemy's country.

Continuing its offensive against the

reactionary, disruptive tactics of

the Stalinist controlled 1-eague

Against War and Fascism, it has

issued an open letter to the mem-

bers of the latter organization and

warned them that their organiza-

tion is perpetuating the disunity

which led to the defeat of the Ger-

man working class. It concludes

by issuing a ringing call to the

League members to form a united

front of all militant working class

A Worker Looks at the
|

A. F. of L. Convention '

Those employers who were ex-

pectantly awaiting the A. F. of L.

Convention, to see If that highest

and most powerful body of Ameri-

can labor was going to reorganize

their institution so that labor could

more efficiently fight the oppressive

tactics of tbe employer, can now

lean back in their swivel chairs and

rest in peace.

Consider the average worker.

But does he think of the conven-

tion? It has been the writer's ex-

perience, and he is a member of

a skilled craft that has long been

organized, that the skilled worker

wastes little of his time thinking

of the A. F. of L. He knows there

is such an organization because

once or twice a year he hears a

letter read in his local union re-

questing that body to take some

action on a question, usually one

of no particular Interest to him.

These letters are usually signed,

'•William Green, President." lie

reads in the press that William

Green has made some .statement re-

garding NRA or Mat.hew Woil has

again attacked Russia and Com-

munism. These small reminders

constitute his only contact with the

leadership of the American labor

movement.

The A. F. of L. lias never stirred

in him any desire for more effec-

organizafions against fascism. The!
fjvp KOlilJ , l j.ity by actually bringing

program."
Damn good thing there was no

evening session.

The Majesty of the Law
Tbe following should sum up the

entire proceedings of the Vander-

vilt baby for our readers who usu-

ally do not go in for that kind of

copy in the press. We cull from

tbe Times of Nov. 15. "Mr. Jus-

tice Carewe decided that the child,

Gloria Vanderbllt, is not to have

for the future the life that it had

from the death of its father up HI

June, 1932."

"But what does it mean? asked

the reporters.

"Every word means eyactly what

it says and nothing else," answered

Justice Carewe.

'But it doesn't seem to mean

very much," his questioners con

tinned.

"It was designed," responded the

Irate Judge, "to keep you from

finding out what it meant."

"Was It designed also to keep

the lawyers from finding out what

it meant?" the reporters continued.

Justice Carewe glared as he for-

mulated his answer: "It was de-

signed for what it was designed

lor and I never want to meet you

again."

Wanted: A Lewis Carroll.

• * *

Idea for a Braintruster With

Streamlined Brains

The latest settlement offered tbe

Paterson Dyers was rejected by the

workers because it contained a

"truce" clause which would have

deprived them of the right to strike.

This marks the official end of Pres-

ident Roosevelt's great industrial

truce scheme, a bare month after

it was suggested. What next?

Perhaps the President will tear

a leaf out of the history of the

Catholic church and propose a part

time truce. . • •

During the days of chivalry the

knights were busy most of the time

robbing poor peasants and not,

as the common Taney has it, in

rescuing damsels in distress.

Things got so bad the Church final-

ly had to take action as its mem-

bers, the peasants, were threatened

with extinction. The Church pro-

mulgated a "Peace of God" which

lasted from Friday to Tuesday of

every week. During these days the

chivalrous barons were prohibited

from robbing the peasants, burning

their huts or laying waste their

fields.

perhaps the President will sug-

gest an "Industrial Peace of God"

whereby employers will be prohibi-

ted from cutting wages, firing union

men or locking out employees from

Friday until Tuesday. . . .

The rest of the week will be

open season.
• • *

Flash!
This Is no snippy head for a

Wlncbell wisecrack. It is the name

of the Dental Mechanics Union of-

ficial paper. It's a corker. It

stands up well with that greatest

of all trade union papers, the Min-

neapolis Organizer. Racy, clear-

cut, American lingo and militant as

a*U- Get a copy. —GLEB.

letter is signed by the Steering

Committee of the united front: G.

Valenti, editor of Stampa Libera,

chairman; Jack Altman, Socialist

Party. Secretary; II. D. Sizemore,

I.WjW., Vice-Chairman, II. Solow,

Non-Partisan Labor Defense; Burke

Cochran, Communist League of Am-

erca : Saul Held, Communist Party

Opposition; Ben Fischer. Y.I'.S.L.

B n *

Continuing the straggle to weld

a united working class movement

to smash fascism, our newly organ-

ized Spartacus Youth I)ranch of

Harlem has succeeded in organiz-

ing another open-air meeting in

Yorkville against the local Nazi-

crop of fascism. Our local com-

rades' succeeded not only in contin-

uing their united front with the

Y.P.S.L. circles of Yorkville and.

Harlem, but also in drawing into

the united front a German working

clans club, the Prolotarische Ge-

melnschaft. These united fronts,

crganized on a local scale, can be-

come the backbone of the struggle

against fascism, if properly organ-

ized and extended to wider areas

and to embrace all the working

class organizations and parties.

• * *

Feeling the pressure of the cam-

paign of the Columbus Day United

Anti- Fascist Committee the local

prophet of the Daily Worker, Clar-

of dissention In the new Federal

Unions where the workers have

been led to believe that their verti-

cal union would remain intact.

The resolution aLso gives the A.

F. of L. power to appoint officers,

form the policies, to direct and ad-

minister the financial affairs for a

provisional period. This gives the

A. F. of L. officials an opportunity

to get a machine organized in the

new unions which will be capable

of isolating any of the militant ele-

ments. If they are unable to es-

tablish such a machine, they may
use the provisional period idea for

an indefinite time, as there is noth-

ing in the resolution which specifies

just how long it shall last.

(Jurisdiction Squabbles

The building trades dispute took

a great deal of time at the conven-

tion. It Is the opinion of many
that it was used to take up time

and to divert the interest of the

delegates from other more impor-

tant questions. The issue has not

yet been settled. The unions in-

volved have 45 days in which to

settle their dispute. If no agree-

ment is reached by that time, the

Executive Committee of the A. F.

of L. must out-law the proceedings

of the Building Trades Department

Conference, held prior to tbe con-

vention. The Executive Committee

must then cull a new conference at

which the carpenters, bricklayers

and electricians will sit in. New
officers will be elected and all of

the business will again be gone

over. The new conference will by

no stretch of tbe imagination settle

the building trades dispute. Juris-

dictional rights in a craft union

under the present set-up are not so

easily settled. These fights over

jurisdiction have their beginning

in the local unions. The member-

ship of the local many times judges

The Crisis Is

Still With Us!

down to his little local union some

plan whereby his condition could

he improved upon, or made more

secure. To him the A. I<\ of L. is

just another convention of little

more importance than the Elks or

Moose and not nearly so interest-

ing as the ballyhoo of the Legion.

Of course, the worker who has re-

cently been organized into a Fed-
j
agent by the amount of work he Is

eral Union may still be so naive

as to believe that the A. F. of L.

officialdom is going to help him

protect his interests.

The only thing the A. F. of L.

officials learned in the past year

was that the employers can and do

disobey the law. They have not

yet Uarned that, their moral per-

sua^'m and that of the President

of the United States can prevent it.

Regardless of whether the ordi-

nary worker knows it or not, a

convention was held and some or-

ganizational changes were made.

Industrial Unionism

CbJef of these were on industrial

unionism. The Itnal decision of the

convention on fiiis issue will meet

the present needs of labor very

well, providing the international

officials of the craft unions do not

step in and demand jurisdictional

rights. There is nothing in this new

resolution to protect it from the

dues-hungry chiefs of the craft

partment. This could be accom-

plished by uniting all unions inter-

ested in this class of work into one

International Union, instead of

having a complete set of Interna-

tional officials for each trade. This

would also relieve the membership

of a great financial burden.

The 30-Hour Week
William Green seems to be ex-

tremely proud of the fact that he

has advocated the 30-hour week

for some time. To date that Is as

far as he has got. I know of no

ease where the A. V. of L. execu-

tives have handed down a program

to the local uuions for the gaining

of this objective. So far they have

placed all of their hopes in the

NRA and in pleading to the moral

instincts of the employers.

In the convention they threat-

ened the employer with the idea]

: that they are going to tight for the

30 hour law. if it takes them as'

long to get the 30-hour law into

effect as it did to get the yellow

dog contract out-lawed, all o£ the

young workers who are now ready

and willing to light will he too old

to pot up a battle. The A. F. of

L. officialdom always likes to take

their issues as far away from the

Held of battle as they can, which,

in this ease, happens to be on the

job.

Faith in Roosevelt

A year ago Green advised the

workers to place their hopes in

Roosevelt and the NRA. Now it

has been proven even to the work-

ers'' satisfaction, that they cannot

depend on the codes. The A. F
of L. officials are still hanging on,

but they are not (putt1 so enthusias-

tic. It was reiterated time after

time in the convention that the

collective bargaining clause is af-

fording no protection for the work-

er. Workers are constantly being

discharged for union activity and

MARCH OF
EVENTS

the efficiency of their business tne employers have not been called

enee Hathaway called a meeting at I unions. It was brought out in the

to the debate that the law had been
Irving Plaza to explain

workers why it was impossible to

unite, as a matter of "principle"

with the counter - revolutionary

Trotskyites. The Y.C.L. members

had to pay 10c to hear the wisdom.

Y.P.S.L.ers however had only to

show their books. Our own Sparta-

cus members, having neither the

books, nor the dunes, nor the in-

clination, stood outside and handed

to all Y.C.L.ers entering a leaflet

explaining the Leninist tactic on

;he united front and the necessity

of such action to smash fascism.

The local small-fry "functionaries"

tearing that the Y.C.L. might catch

the Trot-skyist "disease", run out,

grabbed the leaflet out of our com-

rades' hands and made a bonfire

out of them. (John L. Splvak, at-

tention!)
-• * •

This Thursday, Oct. 25th, both

our Brownsville branch of the C.L.

A. and the local Spartacus led an

anti - eviction demonstration, in

which over 4,000 workers partici-

pated. When the S.P. appeared

with a sound truck on the scene,

our comrades Immediately arranged

|
an impromptu united front and

spoke from the platform to the

workers present. It is jnst such

alertness that has made our

Brownsville branch popular thru-

out the neighborhood and has en-

abled them to i>enetrate more deep-

ly into the local neighborhood work.
* * *

Our shop fraction of tbe Majes-

tic Novelty Shop has Issued the

first issue of its paper "Our Voice".

The -100 copies that were distributed

among the shop workers on both

the day and night shifts were very

well received. Coming after the

distribution of the stupid, ignorant

and childishly written shop paper

of the Y.C.L. fraction, the Majestic

men and women were eager to read

a paper written in clear, concise

Eng'-ish and which attempts to an-

swer the problems of the Majestic

worker. In our opinion the paper

will have even greater success, if

changed in no way. Craft unions

still have the right to demand that

the letter of the law be complied

able to secure for them. If this

happens to be work that has been

awarded to another craft by tbe

Building Trades Department, they

are not i>articularly concerned.

They are chiefly interested in their

own well being.

The International Union official

views this fight from a different

angle. He sees his organization as

u business, and the only legitimate

source of income for that business

is in the form of dues. In order for

the men to pay dues they must have

work, or it follows that one Inter-

national declares war on another.

If the union officials could forget

their personal interest in these dis-

putes, and would realize that the

strength of labor lies in its unity,

they would make every effort to ad-

just them. Instead all of their ac-

tivities have a tendency to accentu-

ate them.

The more advanced trade union-

ist can readily see that while the

unions are fighting each other they

are in no position to give the boss

much opposition.

The building trades need to be

more closely affiliated than they

with. This can cause a great deal now are iu tbe Building Trades De-

to account.

In the face of all this. Gorman of

the textile workers, in speaking of

their recent strike from tbe con-

vention floor, described it "as the

most amazing victory ever won by

any American labor union". The

textile strike was called off without

any agreement with the employers.

The only agreement the union had

was that the government would in-

vestigate. It must be remembered

that the textile industry has been

oi^rating under an NRA code.

Many o£ the militant workers have

been unable to get their jobs back

on account of their activates dur-

ing the strike. The leadership left

these workers to the mercy of the

bossex. This was not a victory, but

a major defeat.

It is the duty of all of the more

advanced workers in A. F. of L.

unions to form left wing groups,

which will make it their business

to show the rank and file how the

A. F. of L. can be of service. The
worker can not depend upon the

present leadership. We must have

a leadership that understands the

present day economic development.

It is toward this end we must work.

—AN A. F. of I„ WORKER.

Unemployed to

March Nov. 24
(Continued from Page 1)

Missouri, Kansas, Nebraska and

Oklahoma. Other affiliated bodies

are the Florida Federation of Un-

employed Leagues, the Dallas, Tex.,

Central Council of Workers, the

Minnesota Central Council of

Workers, the Fort Wayne, Ind.,

Unemployed Citizens League of Al-

leghany County, Pa., the California

Workers Assn.

Some 60 unemployed organiza-

tions in six other states will also

have local demonstrations on Nov.

24. Among the larger cities in-

volved are New York, Baltimore,

Camden, Bridgeport, Schenectady,

Chicago. Pittsburgh, Ailentown, St.

Louis. Minneapolis, Milwaukee,

Dallas, Springfield. 111., Toledo, Co-

lumbus, Wheeling, Tampa, Palo

Alto.

In a number of these cities, locals

of the American Federation of La-

bor have endorsed National Unem-

ployment. Day and the eight-point

platform, and will mobilize mem-

bers to participate in the demon-

stration of the unemployed. In I

Toledo. Milwaukee, Minneapolis,
|

Ailentown and other cities relations

between unemployed anil trade un-

ions have been solidified during re-

cent strikes and the unemployed

are now seeking to line up the offi-

cial labor movement for their cause.

The N.A.C. states that it. has re-

ceived reports from several sup-

porting bodies that police are plan-

ning to interfere with the demon-

strations. The Committee states,

however, that all participating

bodies intend to earry through or-

FOOD FOR DELEGATES
Can you help ns feed the dele-

gates by donating any of tbe fol-

lowing articles, in any amounts?

If so, please inform the Convention

Arrangements Committee at 144

Second Ave. and we will, send for

the contributions.

We can use: Eggs, butter, sugar,

bacon, ham, coffee, tea, fruits, bread

and bakings of any and all kinds.

WANTED
The Convention Arrangements

Committee wants tbe services of

eight League or Spartacus Youth
members throughout the conven-

tions, to help in the kitchen. Re-
port to Rose Karnser at the Na-
tional Office.

BROWNSVILLE OPEN FORUM

Will tlie Socialist Party Split?

Friday, Nov. 33, 8 P.M.

Speaker

:

MAX SHACHTMAN
1776 Pitkin Aye, Brooklyn

BORO PARK OPEN FORUM
Coming Civil War In France.

Friday, Nov. 23, 8 P.M.

Speaker

:

A L D A S C H
1281 49th St, Brooklyn

HARLEM OPEN FORUM

Socialist Party, Communist (Stalin-

ist) Party or New Workers Party?

Friday, Nov. 33, 8 P.M.

Speaker

:

MARTIN GLEE
143 East 103rd St., N. Y. C.

BRONX OPEN FORUM

What Next In France—Communism

or Fascism?

Friday, Nov. 33, 8 P.M.

Speaker

:

JOHN O . WRIGHT
1739 Boston Road, Bronx

Ail meetings held under auspices

local CLA branches.of

derly demonstrations and to main-

tle%horpron'lemVVre>rscussed injtain their right to present griev-

more detail and in relation to the ances and demands,

work of the Steel & Metal Workers

Industrial Union as a whole.

ANNOUNCEMENT
The second installment of the

series of articles on the Communist

Party has been held over to next

week. The article proved to be of

extreme length and pressure of

space forbids Its publication in this

Issue. The subject of the next ar-

ticle Is a compilation of documents

and an analysis of "The Internal

Regime in the Communist Party".

Wflteh for it—Kd.

SCHOOL NOTES
The class in "The History of

the International Left Opposition

(Trotskyites)" with Max Shacht-

man as instructor, went off to a

flying start last Wednesday. There

Is still time for those who wish to

register for the entire course to do

so. The fee for the entire course

is $1.50. Single lectures may be

attended at 20c per lecture. The

class meets every Wednesday at 8

P.M. at the headquarters, 144 2nd

Avenue.

SPECIAi OKMM XO EXPIRE
The drive ends DECEMBER 31st. Take advantage of this

opportunity. Get a subscription to the MILITANT and one of the

Marxist classics at a considerable asvlng. Send the literature to

one of your friends who you think should read it, and keep the

subscription, or, if you prefer, the other way round. Regular rates

are: C*e year—$1.00; Six months—50e.

One Tear Subscription to the MILITANT and one of the

following paper cover editions (in combination) $1.25

LETTERS OF SACCO AND VANZETTT Toe.

IMPERIALISM—by Lenin 50c.

STATE AND REVOLUTION—by Lenin 50c.

EIGHTEENTH BRUMAIRE—-by Marx 50c.

Six months subscription to the MILITANT and one Of the

following pamphlets (In combination) $ .60

TEN YEARS of the Left. Opposition—by Max Shachtman

THE COMMUNIST MANIFESTO—by Man
WAGE LABOR AND CAPITAL—by Marx

THE TEACHINGS OF KARL MARX—by Lenin

WAR AND THE FOURTH INTERNATIONAL
SOVIET ECONOMY IN DANGER—by Trotsky

And for those who would like to get a proletarian novel, we offer

:

THE ROAD—by Marlen, $1.50. With one year sab. $1.75

FONTAMARA—by Sllone (a story about Italian village

life, under Fascism) $2.50. With one year sob 8.?5

MAN'S FATT—by Malraux (a novel about -the Chinese

Revolution) $2.50. With one year sub *2-?5

THE MILITANT, 144 Secbnd Avenue, New York City.

Name Address

City State

6 months subscription (26 copies) 60c, and pamphlet

1 year subscription (»2 copies) $ and book

Although wo did not carry on

any kind of a campaign to solicit

greetings for this issue except by

an announcement in the Militant, a

a number of our readers have re-

sponded. Some of the accompany-

ing letters are quoted here because

fhey show what our paper means

to our subscribers.

"W" of Boston, sends in 25c spe-

cifically "'for the Fourth Interna-

tional".

Comrade Oussie Krakofsky, who,

never fails to respond to a call,

brought in one dollar.

W. J. of Oakland responded with

$2 and John Dane of the same city

with $1, while C. of Minneapolis

sent us 30c worth of postage

stamps, all he could spare. J.

Batavia of I'aterson, subscribed for

two years to help increase the in-

come. Ludwlg Lore sent $1.50.

Bill Young of Boston writes

:

-Enclosed find 2/3 of the money

I had on me when 1 got the latest

Militant. Best wishes for the New
Party." Enclosed $2.

Marion Mel. of Iowa sends $1

and says: "Am much interested in

the coining convention of the Com-
munist League and the American

Workers Party. 1 trust that this

lime the merger wi(I be success-

ful."

"Find enclosed $3. At present

this is all 1 can send to keep the

wolf from your door without invit-

ing my own wolf in." This from

a student in a nearby college who

is u member of its R.O.T.C. unit.

From another college student in

Pennsylvania we get the follow-

ing: "1 read with horror the news

that the Militant may have to miss

an issue. Right now there is a

great, need ior the Militant on the

campus. 1 received the bundle this

morning, and they are ail gone.

One of the professors has asked me
to serve it to him weekly. I am
taking a dollar from my food money

and am sending it. . . . Here's to

the success of the Militant and may
it never miss an issue."

If only enough of our renders

felt us . this comrade does, and

would act accordingly, our linotype

and press comrades would not have

to miss so many meals, and the

Militent would never have to waste

space for "ALARMS".
A number of our branches took

the ALARM seriously and came to

the assistance of the Militant: The
Downtown Branch of Local New
York collected from its Pledgers as

did the Harlem Branch. The Cle-

veland Branch rushed Its payment

on tbe bufldle account.

Comrade Koehler of the Youngs-

town Branch writes:

"After sending what money we
had in the treasury for Convention

Assessments this morning. 1 re-

ceived my copy of the Militant and

had a chance to read your appeal.

—

Have been able to raise $3 and am
sending this to you now."

WHY DON'T THE REST OF
THE BRANCHES REACT IN LIKE
MANNER?

J. N. and Fred Nash of the

Downtown Branch have each con-

tributed, especially to the Sixth

Anniversary greetings.

Pauline Miller of New York and

Jeff. Rail of Bryan Ohio have

rushed in their payments on their

Pledges. W. G., bookseller, contri-

buted $1.25.

"Gentlemen", writes one of our

readers, "I have just received your

last Issue of the Militant and noted

your appeal for funds. I am enclos-

ing a check for $5. I'm glad to

help although its very little."

D. T. Burbank, of St. Louis sends

$3 or which half is for a die of the

Minneapolis Organizer and the

other half for a greeting of the

Militant.

Although this response was by

no means phenomenal or sufficient

to keep the Militant going, it helped

to produce the forthcoming issue.

But the problem of feeding our

functionaries and paying off a few

of the urgent bills still remains.

Unless more comrades come to our

assistance in the coming week as

have those mentioned we will be

faced with the same situation, and

tbe possibility ot missing an issue

will remain actual.

RUSH FUNDS! DO NOT DE-

LAY! PAY UP YOUR BUNDLE
ACCOUNT. GET SUBSCRIP-
TIONS. PAY ON YOUR PLEDGE.

Lull in the French Storm

The fall of the Doumergue gov-

ernment and its replacement by a

new "truce" ministry can in no real

sense be called a turn In the French

situation. Rather it can be char-

acterlscd as a momentary lull in

the storm which must inevitably

break out anew more violently and

more Intensely than before. What

must be noted is that under cover

of the defeat of the "whole hog"

program of Constitutional reform,

the Flaudtn ministry obtains tbe

major part of the powers desired by

Doumergue. Further to be noted

is the fact that Flandin is complete-

ly in accord with the program pre-

viously outlined and followed by

the Ronnpartist Doumergue. The
mistake of Doumergue— looking

back at events from this distance

—

was that he thought he could re-

peat the coup d'etat of February

tith, but evidently he had failed to

prepare the ground sufficiently so

as to force the support of the

frightened middle class. Herrlot,

leader of the upper layers of this

class as organized in the Radical

Socialist Party, was compelled, de-

spite his outspoken tear of throw-

ing the entire issue of state power

into the streets, to take this risk

in opposing the completion of

Honapartlst rule because of tbe

clear evidences of split In his own
ranks if he supported this move.

But the forces unleashed in French

ociety in the February days will

not be dissipated by Herriofs aa-

tute polices. The Imminence of

fascism acts as a giant wedge

cleaving in two the upper and low-

"r sections of the middle class,

, >aeh section moving in an opposite

direction. In terms of social dy-

namics Herriofs support of the new
"truce" government ties the one

section of the middle class into

-loser union with the Bonapartlst

tnd fascist forces in France, while

on the surface avoiding the break

with the exploited and misled bulk

of the petty bourgeoisie. It is nec-

essary that, the vanguard of the

working class win this lower sec-

tion to the side of the united front

against fascism in the temporary

lull.

JOINT DANCE
Saturday, Dec I5th, 9 P.M.

IRVING PLAZA
Irving Place and 15th Street

Tickets 30c. 40c at door

Auspices

:

Communist League of America

American Workers Party.
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War Politics and Diplomacy

The evidences of the feverish

preparations all over tbe world for

the impending imperialist war

continue to accumulate. The naval

-onfereuce in London reveals Japan

bargaining with England for aid

against the U.S. Tbe constant de-

nials of an alliance against Amer-

ica by British diplomacy mislead

nobody. For the concessions made

by tbe Japanese to England In the

matter of textile competition and

trade in Manchuria (including the

sale ot oil), the English bourgeoi-

sie supports the demand of the

Japanese militarists for naval pari-

ty. Whether an actual military al-

liance such as is hoped for by

Japanese diplomacy will be con-

summated probably will not become

known — until actual hostilities

commence. Meantime the fear ot

British colonial leaders that thU

is the case is voiced by General

Smuts in hie warning that England

had better side with America.

Japan meantime utilizes the short

time remaining at her disposal be-

fore opening her attack on the

Soviet Union to attempt to bring

her technology as nearly up to

date as possible,—to overcome the

handicap that exists as against

America. A government sponsored

expansion program Is being put into

effect. Existing mills and equip-

ment are being modernized and en-

larged. The government looks to

tbe Japan Iron Manufacturing Co.

to bring about by this process a

reduction in the present high price

of steel and iron manufactures.

New blast furnaces, electric furn-

aces, gasoline distillation plants,

mills of all descriptions are being

erected. Meantime Japan's imports

of scrap steel and iron from the

U.S. reach new high marks, break-

ing all records. While the serious

drought that affected the operations

of the large Yawata Plant Ln the

Kyushu district undoubtedly helps

bring this ahout, it is none the less

an indication of the feverish war
preparations.

Soviet diplomacy attempts mean-

time to meet the threat from both

East and West In Stalinist fashion.

It continues its policy of sacrific-

ing the interests of the world pro-

letariat under the guise of defense

or the Soviet Fatherland. It strives

to guarantee the maintenance of

the status quo in the West In order

to face the enemy in the East. To
ward off the threat of attack by

fascist Germany, it concludes a

military alliance with the French
bourgeoisie at the same time util-

izing the Stalinist Party to guar-

antee the French capitalists against

attack by the revolutionary prole-

tariat. The powerful Soviet air

fleet is thrown into the scales—as

it was not when Hitler threatened

the German workers—to defend

French capitalism against attack

by this same Hitler. Only the new
fresh winds blowing strongly across

France, bringing new clarity and
new hope into the ranks of the

workers, ean sweep aside the poi-

sonous effects of this false diplo-

macy and, under the guidance and
leadership of the Bolshevik-Lenin-

ists, show the proletariat once more
the road to revolution.

—JACK WERE*.
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Lessons of the Spanish Revolution

The massacres of workers continue.

After, the massacres and the Vienna days, the

massacres and the Spanish days. This, is a new de-

feat in the struggle of the workers against reaction

in Europe, but a defeat whose. revolutionary power

strikes fear into the forces of the world counter-

revolution.

Yes. Ob. either side of the Atlantic, from the

heroic Asturian miners to the thousands of fighters

in Amsterdam and America the bourgeois counter-

revolution has to reckon with the armed and ten-

acious resistance of the awakened masses. The blot-

ting out of socialism which the bourgeoisie hopes

to bring about by savage repression Is everywhere

shown to be a dream. The revolutionary workers'

movement, extending over the entire world may per-

haps be retarded here and there by bloody repressions

but it can never be wiped out. But to overcome the

defeats the revolutionary proletarian vanguard must

be keenly alive to the epoch we are now living

throngh, and especially to conditions in Europe.

Under the pressure of internal and international

difficulties, the bourgeoisie in every country finds it-

self constrained to place itself on subversive and re-

actionary soil, that is to say. It is forced to abandon

the soil of so-called democracy and legality. It is

the bourgeoisie, as a whole, i^hieh causes civil war

by arming fascism whose only issue on the interna-

tional arena is a new slaughter of the people.

More than ever, 'the cannibalism of the ruling class

on the one hand and the bloody sacrifices of the

toilers on the other, should convince the people that

there is only one method to abridge, to simplify, to

reduce the deadly suffering caused by capitalist

decay : revolutionary struggle. Struggle or death

;

revolutionary struggle or annihilation ; in this man-
ner the bourgeoisie, which is determined to destroy

everything to save its doomed regime, irrevocably

poses the question.

Toilers, the example of Spain after that of Vienna,

demonstrates again that the splendid heroism of the

combatants does not suffice to assure victory over

the enemy ; undoubtedly physical force can only be

defeated by physical force. With all our heart we
are with our defeated brothers whatever their ten-

dency. But precisely in order to avenge the victims

and to liberate the prisoners it is necessary to pre-

pare the new struggle, and this preparation, in the

first place, should consist of open implacable criti-

cism of the mistakes and the weaknesses of the

workers' organizations themselves*. After so many
lies the proletariat needs the cure of truth.

The Spanish events should help the proletariat of

other countries and particularly the French prole-

tariat to learn in the lire of their experience. The
processes which are hatching in France have long

ago taken a mature form in Spain.

The Socialist party, carried to power by the spon-

taneous revolution, made every effort to arrest it and
to save tile bourgeois regime. New revolutionary

attempts were crushed. This policy of parliamentary

socialism contributed in stabilizing and strengthen-

ing anarchism and syndicalism, two tendencies which
are fatal for the revolution.. The Stalinists, on their

part, with their policy of social-fascism did every-

thing to repel the workers into anarchism or to keep
them in the parliamentary party.

It is this fatal triangle: social democracy. Stalin-

ism, anarchism, which has ruined the masses by

dooming to defeat a series of heroic attempts and by
giving the reaction time to prepare and to arm itself.

The Socialist party finally understood ihe mortal
danger. It made serious preparations for struggle

—but in a few months it was not able to efface the

fruits of its past policy. The anarcho-syndicalists

however, remained hostile to the socialist initiative

and could not find anything better to do than fo

empty their rancor on the head of the revolution.

The reaction had thus gained the opportunity of

free movement on the chess board by occupying one
position after another.

But it would be futile to expect a new revolution

now ; it would be equally false to class ]>rroux,
Gil Robles and the fascist groups in the same cate-

gory. It is a matter of different classes and different

I>olltlcal tendencies. Not the revolution is on the

order of the day, but an Internal conflict in the camp
of those who have defeated the Spanish October. The
party of the proletariat should carefully follow the

internal relations in this camp, which is ten times

more heterogenous than Hitler's camp and does not

possess one one-hundredth of the discipline of the

Nazis. It is superfluous to say that a sharp, even an

armed conflict (which is hardly excluded), can again

change the situation in favor of the proletariat.

Miserable phi listines declare that military tech-

nique has emerged victorious from the revolution of

the masses. They draw the conclusion that the armed
struggle of the proletariat fs condemned in advance.

Our conclusion is the direct opposite. Armed strug-

gle which is the inevitable outcome of the class

struggle of our epoch can only be victorious on the

basis of a revolutionary policy which tests the cadres

and wins the masses by giving them a clear analysis

of the real situation.

The army of the revolution is not improvised at

the minute, that struggle is forced on it by Ihe enemy.

The working class must be prepared systematically

for unremitting struggle, it must create the workers'

mlHtias. That is the lesson that should be drawn
from the Spanish events.

Civil war, like all war, requires methodical pre-

paration, a firm and capable leadership. We know
that only a revolutionary proletarian party can as-

sure this leadership. But we do not draw the false

conclusion from the fact ihat the existing pirtics of

the two Internationals, socialist and communist,
have once again demonstrated their bankruptcy, and
hence the necessity of new proletarian parties, that

it is necessary first to build the new party in order

to struggle against fascism. The proletarian vanguard
has begun to build this party in struggle; and it is

in this struggle that it will grow in every country.

If the two internatfonals were capable of energetic

initiative they long ago would have appealed to the

working masses for the boycott against the butchers

of the Spanish toilers. The negotiations in Brussels

on the contrary, have demonstrated the complete

bankruptcies of the two internationals, which still

occupy the posts of leadership In the workers' move-

ment. While the workers in Spain battle arms in

hand the delegates of the two bureaucracies from

Moscow and Zurich hold "fruitless and impotent

negotiations" in Brussels.

Workers, the road to victory still remains open to

yon. There is no time to lose. Unity of action Is a

step forward in barring the road to fascism. But

in order that this unity of action be effective and

efficacious It must not be limited to agreements be-

tween the tops, on the parliamentary sphere, it must

involve and organize all the working people over the

entire country; every barrier between the workers

must be broken down; every worker no matter what

his political opinion, can find himself in fraternal

contact with his class brothers. The workers alli-

ance In Spain would have been able to oppose and'

certainly would have been able to offer a much more

stubborn and more effective resistance to the attacks

of the troops of Gil Robles-Lerroux, it in advance

NEW YORK TRADE UNIONISTS QUIT C. P.

JOIN MOVEMENT IOR NEW PARTY IN U. S.

Comradei Taylor and Terry,
signatories to this statement
were the organizers and leaders

of the progressive opposition
group which conducted a fight in

the big electrical workers local

number 3 against the corrupt ad-
ministrations of the local and of

the International Brotherhood.
This remarkable fight, which at-

tracted nationwide attention and
claimed the life of one of the

opposition members, resulted in

the resignation of the Interna-
tional president. Broach. When
renewed later, due to continued
gangster methods employed by
the local administration in shoot-

ing and wounding several of the
opposition members. Taylor and
Terry were the main organizers
and leaders in a broad rank and
file movement of many A. V. of

L. building trades unions. The
gangster officials were removed
and convicted, much of the trade
union racketeering was effec-

tively exposed and several of the
progressive measures sponsored
by the opposition were accepted

by the electrical workers local

union.

Comrade Taylor is a member
of the C.1'. since lfi26 and com-
rade Terry since 1030. Both are
as active a-s ever in their leading
capacities within the progressive

trade union movement.- -Ed.
4 V

The present period demands the

greatest decisiveness and unity of
action by the working class. The
mistakes of the party both on the
iviide union and political Held has
resulted not only in retarding
working class unity against capi-
talist reaction but has also served
to strengthen the A. F. of L. bu-
reaucrats and the social reformists.

The realization of the mistakes
of the party, long ago transformed'
into tendencies alien to revolution- 1

iU-y Marxism, has finally forced
upon me the conviction that 'my
place is no longer in the ranks of

the official Communist party. The
Impossibility of a free and frank
discussion and a possible correc-
tion of mistakes has strengthened
that conviction. I

For the past eight years I have
heen engaged In trade union work.
The major portion of my activity

has Iiecn confined to the A. P. of

L. Building Trades Opposition. I
(

will therefore confine my statement
to this aspect of party work.

"Independent Action"
The party some few years ago is-

sued the slogan of "'Independenl

action over and above the heads of

the bureaucrats," The party frac-

tions everywhere were instructed to
conduct "independent strike ac-

tion". Assuming for a moment that
the slogan of "Independent action"

s correct, it is therefore logical fo

conclude from the content of the
slogan itself, that the opposition
forces within the trade unions are
projx'rly organised to conduct "In-

dependent action over and above
the heads of the bureaucrats'".

The use of this slogan in the
course of the actual struggle, how-
ever, soon convinced us that the
party fractions within the trade
unions were not only conducting
"independent struggles over and
above the A. V. of L. bureaucrats"
but that those "struggles" were
also carried on over and above the
heads of the rank and file workers
themselves.

Indifference to the organizational

strength of the Opposition in the
practical use of the slogan "Inde-

pendent action" soon resulted in

liquidation not only of weakly or-

ganized opposition groups and party
fractions, hut of entire local unions.

Iwal 409 Painters

A glaring example of the results

of independent "strike action" will

lie found in reviewing the recent

activities of the party fraction in

Local 499 of the Painters, Decora-
tors and Paper Hangers of America.

In the recent painters strike

called by the officials of District

Council N'o. 9. Local 499, under the
influence of the party fraction, led

the movement for independent
•'strike action" . . . organized its

own picket lines, pulled jobs and
conducted strike action "over and
above the heads of the bureau-
crats" . . .

Naturally much confusion result-

it had organized the tolling popu-
lation into fighting formations in

every factory and every workers'

district.

I'nity of action! But that should
signify; preparation of the masses
for the inevitable struggle. Form
the workers' militia. No more pro-

letarian massacres, but the organ-
isation of a-victorfous struggle.

Meetings, resolutions are useful

for the Spanish proletariat in grips
with frenzied reaction on the con-

dition that this sympathy becomes
active and energetic.—Petitions and'

meetings leave the Spanish bour-

geoisie as well as those of other

countries indifferent. In face of

the cannibalism of the counter-rev-

olution let us organize our united
front of struggle ; let us create our
workers' militia. Long live the

aimed struggle of the Spanish
workers! Long live the proletar-

ian power! Long live the IVth In-

ternational, organizing the proleta-

rian vanguard of all countries for

the victory of world socialism!

—The International Secretariat,

International Communist League

ed. The strike conducted by the
District Council and the "'indepen-

dent strike" movement led by local

i'Ji) created hesitancy in both
camps. This condition was further

and more seriously aggravated by
the complete isolation of left wing
influence and militancy from the
strike movement conducted by the

District Council.

"Independent strike action" was
smashed squarely on the head by
Philip Zausner and his District

Council No. !». Local 499 had its

charter revoked and its members
instructed to enter other locals.

The Painters Protective Association

(rank and file opposition) will not
so very quickly recover from this

blow.

Aready rumblings of dissatisfac-

tion with the party leadership issue

from below ! Many party members
in sott tones and among themselves
complain that Weinstock's articles

in the Daily Worker and the Rank
and File Federatiootst proclaiming
victorious achievements after each
defeat do not by any chance turn
defeat into victory but lay the
groundwork for future defeats.

Weinstock believes in doing "big
things in a big way. .

." He does
not sit down with rank and file

workers and together with I hem
formulate policy .and tactics. No.
U'elnstoi-k Is a "leader of the mass-
es"—even though he leads those
very same masses completely out of

the painters' union and into a state

of demoralization.

Local 3717 Carpenters

Fur years the patty boasted about
the "good work" of the party frac-

tion within local 2717 of the United
Brotherhood of Carpenters and
Joiners. The party fraction com-
pletely dominated local 2717. The
members of the local paraded in

the party's line of march on May
Day. supported the party's cam-
paigns and sent delegates to the
"Hunger Marchers". . . All went
well until the party considered the
tempi) of nctivisiation too slow and
insisted upon ' "Independent action"
for local 2717. from then on it

was "independent action" for locai

2717 both against and over the
heads of the District Council in

New York and ihe Hxeculivo Coun-
cil of the Brotherhood.

In the conflict with the District

Council the party instructed its

traction in local 2717 to prevent the
local from pitying per capita tax to

the General Office of the brother-

hood. Hut the Oenernl Office with
the help of the District Council

simply liquidated Ihe local.

Local 2717—«s a single local

—

one out of more than 2o locals in

New York City and vicinity, was
forced into "independent action".

Had the party fraction within locui

2717 coupled the light with a pro-

gram, on an inter-local basis, deal-

ing with such demands as (1)
lower dues, (2) protection of the
union standing of the unemployed,
(.'{} free speech atid democracy, (4)
reduction of the salaries of officials,

both the party fraction and locai

2717 would today he on firm

ground ! Such a program if properly

applied on the basis of mobilizing

all locals, .should have resulted in

the creation of a broad rank and
file inter-local movement capable of
effectively dealing with the corrupt
officials of the New York District

Council and of transforming the
local unions into fighting instru-

ments of the workers.

What is (he result of this kind of

"independent action"? In both in-

stances those of the carpenters local

2717 and painters local 40!t, the left

wing had obtained a strong basis.

Two local unions under its influence

thus provided a good beginning
for a serious fight against the
reactionaries. It could have been
extended by careful building of
left wing groups in the other locals,

cementing them all together and
fighting on the basis of remaining
within the A. F. of L. But the
party followed the policy of cap-
ture and spilt with the result that
it captured nothing, stands discred-
ited as a splitter and its fractions

are now almost completely divorced
from the rank and file. They are
a negligible factor in the life of
the unions.

The position of the corrupt A. b\

of L. officials has been strengthened
at the expense of the rank and tile

Into whose ranks temporary demor-
alization has set in as a result of
the series of defeats prepared by
the "'advance guard" of the work-
ing class.

Rival Unions

The creation of rival unions has
been the party policy during the
last several years and it is a sore
spot which spreads its poison
throughout the A. F. of L. Building
Trades Opposition. By rival unions
I mean the artificial creation of
new unions where the A. F. of I,.

already has a mass basis. The In-
dependent Alteration Painters Un-
ion (T.U.TI.L.) was organized some
few years ago, with a wage scale
and working conditions below that
of the Brotherhood (A. F. of I,,)

The Independent Alteration Paint-
ers Union grew rapidly in the first

stages of its existence.

In the course of time there de-
veloped vicious warfare between
the Brotherhood and Independent
Union for the control of Alteration
paintshops. In the course of theae
struggles the membership of the
Independent union gave a good ac-

count of themselves. The rank
and file proved themselves militant

fighters against Zausner's paid

gangsters.

Zausner and his District Council
No. 9 lost no time In denouncing
the Communists within the Broth-
erhood locals as "dual unionists"

whose intention it was to split the
Brotherhood. . . . Zausner attempted
to convince the rank and file that

while their families were denied
the necessities of life due to unem-
ployment, the Communists had or-

ganized a dual union with a wage
scale and working conditions below
that of the Brotherhood, thus fur-

ther deepening their own mfsery.

In the attempts to "blacken" the

Communists with the material sup-
plied to him by the Party leader-

ship, Zausner was partly success-

ful. Thus the prestige of the party

members among the rank and tile

was lowered.

In the latter part of 1933 Zaus-
ner created his famous organizing

campaign. Many' hundreds of work-
ers joined the Brotherhood. Had
the original and correct policy of

the party "into the A. F. of L." not
been renounced and had the party

members in the Brotherhood locals

themselves developed a broad rank
and file movement for the organiza-

tion of the unorganized, the entire

membership of the Independent un-
ion could have hud the possibility

of joining the Brotherhood locals

and thus greatly strengthened the
left wing.

Nome tour or five weeks ago, at

a meeting of the leading building

trades faction, of which at the time
they were members, comrades Tay-
lor and Terry quoted William Z.

Foster's isimphlet 'Organize the
Cnorganizi-d". which was printed

in 1!>2t>.

These comrades pointed out their

agreement with the major portion

of the section in Foster's pamphlet
dealing with the danger of dual
unions, in answer to the asser-

tions of the comrades, the secre-
tary of the A. F. of I,. Building
Trades Opposition, stated that

Foster's pamphlet was written In

MtJU and therefore cannot apply to-

day! A real left winger would an-

swer that this position was correct

then and is correct now. But com-
rades Taylor and Terry were ac-

cused of having adopted Lovestone's
position on dual unions which of

course did not clear up the matter
at all.

The artificial creation of rival

unions has been a party policy for

years. It has been the Comintern
policy under the Stalin regime. Its

disastrous results have been divi-

sion and splits in the ranks of the
organized workers, isolating the

militants from the mass movement,
discrediting them and strengthen-

ing the hands of the reactionary

A. F. of I,, officials. At this moment
when the masses are actually going
to the A. P. of L. unions the party
Is up a blind alley with its trade
union policy. It is proceeding to

liquidate its T.U.U.L. unions, not

by an orderly retreat attempting to

again entrench the militants in the
mass unions, but by a route which
wfll make the left wing elements
impotent for a long tfme to come.
Thus the failure to correct a false

policy in time lead's to new serious

mistakes.

Bureaucracy
Some few weeks ago a member of

the A. F. of L. Committee appeared
at the meeting of the electrical

workers op;waition ostensibly to get

•support for a dance arranged by the
committee. He immediately in-

formed the chairman that his topic

for discussion was to be "Affiliation

of the Electrical Workers Group to

the A. F. of L. Committee."
This raised a storm of protest

from the chairman and other lead-

ing members of the opposition. The
finestion of the electrical workers*
affiliation to the A. F. of L. Com-
mittee was never brought to the at-

tention of the electrical workers'
fraction. Nor was it first submit-
ted to the executive committee of

for consideration. The leaders of

the A. F. of L. Committee tried to

"catch the workers by surprise", as
it were.
Comrade S. is a member of the

N. Y. District Bureau of the C.P.
and a member of the painters' frac-

THE INTERNATIONAL
WORKERS SCHOOL
announces a series of 12 lecture

classes by

MAX SHACHTMAN
on

The History of the Communist
League (Trotsky1st*

)

Every Wednesday, beginning Nov.
14, at 8 P.M. at 144 Second Ave.

The fee for entire course is $1.50;
or 20 cents for a single lecture.

• *

Although the following courses
of the school are already in session.

It is still possible to register for

them:
1. A.B.C. of Marxism—Carl Cowl.

Every Friday at 8 P.M.
2. State & Revolution—.1. Weber.

Every Monday at 8 P.M.
3. American History—F. Morrow.
Kvery Wednesday at 8 P.M.

• • •

The fee for these courses Is $1.60
for the entire course or 20 cents

for any single session. Registra-

tions are taken daily at the office,

144 Second: Avenue, New York City.

tion. Through the initiative of the

comrades S. and Weinstock a leaf-

let was distributed amongst paint-

ers signed in the name of the Op-
position and calling for the defense

of the Soviet Union.

This amazed comrades Taylor

and Terry (and not them alone as

has since been learned ) . These

comrades thereupon questioned

comrade S. as follows

:

Q.) Was the leaflet calling for

the defense of the Soviet Union dis-

cussed and then authorized by the

Opposition?

A.) No.

IJ.) Then why was it issued in

the name of the Opposition?

A. ) Some times it is necessary

to do things over the heads of the

rank and file and thus force a dis-

cussion of the Issue.

That Is how the bureaucracy

"detends" the Soviet Union.

These are only some small ex-

amples of party bureaucracy. The,

real situation in the jmrty is that

no democracy exists, no criticism of

the leadership or its policies is tol-

erated, thus resulting in a large

turnover of membership.

Political Work

Although absorbed in the trade

union work I did however closely

observe the work of the party and

the Comintern on the political

field. The discerning comrade was
able to see a constant degeneration

in what the party and Comintern

term "Leninist theory and prac-

tice. . .
."

Zinoviev, reporting for the Exe-

cutive Committee of the C.I. at the

Fourth Comintern Congress, said

the following about the "United

Front"

:

"The United Front means the

leading of the working masses in

the daily class war. It means that

we arc ready to march ugainsi

capitalism side by side with all

workers, be fhey Anarchists, Syn-

dicalists, Christian Socialists, So

cial Democrats, or whatever you

please to Join forces with them in

the daily struggle. . . . We accept

the fact that we sliaU often have

to sit at the table with the treach-

erous leaders. The foregoing i.s

what the United Front means and

nothing else." . . .

Lenin attended the 4th Congress

of the Comintern. If there was
anything alien to Leninism in the

above explanation of the meaning
of the United Front why did not

Lenin or any other member of the

B.C.C.I. tell Zinoviev that he was
wrong : that there is only one

united front and that Is the "United

Front from below" ....
Obviously Zinoviev stated the

Leninist position on the united

front.

On Oct. 22. 1018 Lenin sfated the

following

:

"Considering the power and the

degree of organization of the Her-

man proletariat, we may believe

that Ihe German revolution will

solve a hundred international prob-

lems, . , . We must not forget thai

Germany forms the most important

link in the revolutionary chain. The
success of the world revolution de-

pends to the greatest degree upon

Germany. . .
."

But the process of "Building So-

cialism in one country"' cannot be

interrupted, though what happens

to be at stake is the German revo-

lution, upon which the "success of

world revolution depends". . . .

Revision of the Leninist United

Front coupled with the treachery

of the Social Democratic leaders:

Stalin's "Socialism in one coun-

try": the insane theory of "Social

Fascism", the retreat from revolu-

tionary internationalism, these

among others, are the reasons that

made it possible for Fascism to as-

sume power in Germany.
How did the Stalin dominated In

ternational greet the ascension of

Hitler to power? In the usual man-
ner. Kvery defeat of the proletariat

is proclaimed a "weakening of in-

ternational capitalism". "The Fas-

cist reaction is not proof of bour-

geois strength, hut weakness. The
bourgeoisie has chosen Fascism,

terror and war, because the work-

ing class has grown stronger. .

.'"

(Communist Youth Pravtla, March
4. 1934).

The downfall of the German pro-

letariat proved to be the downfall

of the Comintern. It is now nec-

essary to build a new party and a

Fourth International. We hope to

help in the process of building both!

The Communist League of Ameri-

ca and the American Workers Party

are about to achieve organic unity

as a step towards the creation of

the New Party.

We have carefully studied these

efforts for the creation of the new
party, with which we are in agree-

ment. The proclamation of the New
Party will be a festival occasion

for the American working class.

—JACK TAYLOR.
• *

STATMENT OF COMRADE
ALFRED TERRY

Not desiring to repeat what has

already been said In the above

statement of Comrade .Tack Taylor.

I take this opportunity of statins

that I withdraw from the ranks of

the official C.P.U.S.A. for the rea-

sons 'stated In the above document.

The above statement coincides with

my personal experiences as party

member and In particular my ex-

periences along trade-union lines.

—ALFRED TERRY.

A. $., CHICAGO—
Question: What is the .Marxian basis of the theory

of the inevitability of the social revolution? Is this
theory fata.istic and, heiiiK sure of ultimate victory,
docs it iwcify the working class in its struggle
against capitalism''

Answer; There is no Inevitability, in Marxian
theory, in the sense thai the working class whether
they struggle or not MUST be victorious. It Is not
only not theoretically excluded, but even u probabil-
ity for the present historical epoch, that the failure
of the proletariat to build revolutionary parties and
seize power in time may result in the victory of re-
action on a world-wide scale (fascism, destruction
of the Soviet Union, etc. i and in such a destruction
of the world's product! n> lorces (imperialist wars,
restriction of production to a minimum inside na-
tional boundaries, etc. I thai humanity may be set
back for many years. If is of course difficult to
imagine that the working class will not eventually
destroy the capitalist system since all the laws of
motion of present day society tend in this direction,
only in this HISTORICAL sense can the social revo-
lution he conceived as inevitable. There are no guar-
antee*, however, as tti when or under what circum-
stances it will take place.

As to any idea Ihat Marxian theory -'pacifies" the
workers. Marx stated his concept as follows:
"What I did was to prove the following: (1) That

flic existence of classes is connected only with cer-
tain historical struggles which are characteristic of
the development of production. (2) That class war

.
indistH'iisably leads to the dictatorship of the prole-
tariat.

. .
." (Quotation by U-nin in "State and Rev-

olution" )

How can this perspective be considered as fatalis-

tic? What is it that leads to the proletarian dicta-
torship? Clans War! I;

- tho proletarians were to sit

at home then they would not be participating In the
class struggle and the failure to achieve emancipa-
tion won il be assured.

Even though "he docs not make if out of the whole
cloi h. wan makes his own history. . . ."

Question: IHu-s Social Democracy accent the the-

ory of inevitability?

Answer: This is a rather peculiar question since
the Social Democracy is not revolutionary but re-

formist. Kincc it rejects the Dictatorship of the Pro-
letariat, it certainly cannot be accused of saying that
this is incvitab'c. However, it tells the workers that
if they make proper me of the ballot box and elect

to power Socialist candidates, the latter can and will

then legislate the social revolution Into being. One
can with justice, therefore, say that the Social De-
mocracy claims a Socialist Society to he inevitable

provided that the workers don't forget to vote Social-

ist on election day.
* • -

R Y„ HARVARD—
Question: Shouldn't the question of "Self-Deter-

mination of the lilac!; Belt" be left to be settled by
the Ncgio worker-! themselves after the Revolution?
Answer: If he slogan of "Se'f Determination" Is

rejected, i.e., if one accepts the position that the
Negro problem, in the U.S. Is NOT that of a sup-
pressed NATIONAL minority, your question, of

course, becomes meaningless.

If the reverse position is adopted, however, the
slogan would have to be advanced now since (1) our
program is merely the formulation of the historic

needs of society in every stage of its development;
(2) acceptance of the slogan would Imply our recog-

nition ihat Hie Nfjrtws have National aspiraltons, of

a progressive nature; and (3) even though the pres-

ent reactionary position of capitalism makes the
•solution of the unfinished problems of the bonrgeols-
ilcmocratlc revolution the task of the proletarian
revolution, (e.g. National Independence) it Is pre-
cisely because of this fact that the struggle for these
unfinished tasks becomes a lever toward the winning
of proletarian power.

It must again he repeated that a direct answer to
the question depends upon the attitude which one
has to the slogan, and we do not wish to anticipate

nil* national conference which will very shortly take
i definite position on it.

« « w

VD.iH B, CHICAGO—
Question: What part did the civil servants and

the Federation de.s Functional res play in the French
general strike of February?
Answer: ,We are informed by a comrade who was

In Paris at the time thai the civil servants were not
called out, and, because of the nature of the strike
(a one day demonstration), there was no way of
geftinjMheir attitude fo it In action. Subsequent to

that time, however, they have been taking a very
active role in demonstrations etc. since the govern-
men! '3 economy program is heing carried out chiefly

at their expense. (Pardon the delay in answering.
A search through the files of both the radical and
the capitalist press failed to disclose the information)

/> r •

S. H , BRONX—
Qne-'tloii

: What is meant hy Bonapnrtism!
Ariswer: By this we usually mean a form of capi-

talist state power, without tones support, which
base-; itself upon the military, the police, and the
bureaucracy and is able to do so because the hostile

classes in society are balanced against each other,
neither camp being able nor willing to upset the
equilibrium which would result in a civil war, un-
less. ,-is was done in Germany by the leadership of
the N.l\ and ('.P.. the opposing camp capitulates
without a tight. It is usually a precondition, if a
P.onapartlsf regime Is fo last for any length of time,
that the classes shall have mutually exhausted each
other in struggle. It is apparent from this general
description of this historical phenomenon that the
variety oi' forms which it can take are many and
that it represent;-' an nnstab'e form of power com-
parable to a ball balanced on the top of a pyramid.
(P.S. Haven't you read Trotsky's pamphlets?)

* * a

AcknnwIertKement:—Your editor wishes to ac-

knowledge with (hanks the receipt of a letter from
Comrade II. fiorg of London, England, In which he
submits to us. from another source, ("Communist
International" No. 1. p. IK, published by C.P.G.B.)
the same quotation from Lenin's "The Third Inter-
national and Its Place in History" that was sent in

by Comrade -T. MacDonaU! and published in the
"Question Box" of Nov. 3rd.

* • •

Correction: An unfortunate typographical error
appeared in the "Question Hox" of last week. A
statement which was printed as ".

. . ships of all

capitalist countries including the if.S.S.R. ..."
should have read ". . including the 11,8.A. . .

."

r
i I..L-M.L. ii

) ..

November New Internationa! Out
The November issue of the New International is

just off the press! Get your copy early. The October
Issue was completely sold out. . Among the contents
in this issue are letters from Marx, Trotsky and
Rakovsky on Russia, a letter from Spain, an article

on the Negro question, book reviews, nrchlve ma-
terial' etc., etc., etc. 18c per copy; $1.50 a year;
$1 for seven Issues.
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For an Indepeodent MowemeBt

Our Road~The New Party

(Continued from Page 1)

by a conscious determination to Bet

out of the propaganda circle into

the broader movement. Toe actual

fusion with the A.W.I'., now on the

order o£ the day, is in our under-

standing, a more decisive step on

the same path; by no means a solu-

ion or Uie problem, lor the com-

bined forces of the two organisa-

tions are modest enugh. but a real

move in this direction.

in turning deliberately toward a

broader nuuut activity through the

medium ota new party we do not

thereby contradict our past esist-

See a" a propaganda groapan^

still less do we renounce it. There

was a time when the propaganda

Tirae us a result of the general

s agnation and theoretical degener-

ation, mu. U* only existence pos-

sible tor those who retained alle-

g ance to principle. The situation

I the time determined the progres-

sive nature ol the propaganda cir-

hI We understood it better than

others and tenaciously stuck.to>
our

task, rejecting all magic prescrip-

tions for short cuts to mass work.

In that we were absolutely right,

„ subsequent experience demon-

strated.

The Fat* of Gut Critics

Those wno built on firm founda-

aons of principle proved to be most

effective in mass work directly and

in establishing relations and anti-

ng with other progressive elements

wbicT. in the nature of the case,

broadens the I*^c^ ™S*^
liyity in the future. The otheis

So did- so much talking abou

-mass work" and condemn** our

preoccupation with propaganda as

-sectarianism" (Weisbord, Field,

etc), made miserable failures with

S* work, with propaganda, with

organization and everything else.

It is an ironic commentary on these

"roupiets of professional "mass

wooers", Ponged into internal

Ssb/ their total isolation from

the mass movement on the one hand

hand the fusion of the O-L.A. and

ihe A.W.P. on the other, that they

are compelled to seek some kind of

£ -principle" basis to maintain

their "indedependence". They will

not find it.
,

The propaganda circle must give

way now to the political party tied

up with the movement of the mass-

es Under the impact of the nsing

activity of the general labor move-

ment thousands upon thousands of

workers arc beginning to awaken

to political lite; others, who have

fallen away in the period of reac

tion and stagnation, are being

roused out of their passivity. These

new forces will not go to little

groups. They will seek political

expression through the medium oi

one of the parties. This is under-

stood, more or less, by all the po-

litical-minded people in all tne

groups. They are moving to adjust

their activities accordingly, and, by

the direction they take, they reveal

their real colors.

I.ovestone moves desperately to

re-attach himself to the Stalinist

party in its swing to the right,

before his group falls to pieces be-

fore his eyes. Gitlow Zam-Goldman

crawl back into the Socialist party

to make good the "mistake" of

1919 We, who are neither Stalin-

ist* nor social democrats, move to

unite with other forces to form an

Independent party opposed to both.

Bach, n.-cording to his opinion and

his inner tendency, will find his

place: except those who want to

continue to -clarify" themselves m
a small circle, For such there is

no salvation and no political lite

in the. period unfolding now.

Dilemma of Propaganda Groups

Degeneration is the fate of alt

Bi JAMES P. CANNON-
ranks, some hesitations and fears

of the new tasks and the broader

stream. Such a tendency could

have only a negative influence now.

We must face the problem squarely

at the national conference and solve

it. That means: we must not yield

an inch to any kind of sectarian

considerations in regard to the

fusion and the launching of the

new party.

Sectarianism can be a great

danger in the present period of

flux and change in the movement

when va-st new perspectives open

up before us; when new opportuni-

ties to extend the basis and broaden

the influence or revolutionary

Marxism are ours to grasp. We
shall oppose every manifestation of

such a tendency with all our

strength—in the League, and in the

new party, also, if necessary.

Giilow and Zam—Renegades

!

But it goes without saying that

our position in this regard has

nothing in common with the posi-

tion of those who seek to solve the

problem of isolation by desertion

of the revolutionary banner and

entrv into the Socialist party. Git-

!ow and Zam, by this shameful per-

formance, only complete the evolu-

tion which began with their cru-

sade against "Trotskyism" in the

(;. P. They were among the origi-

nators, or at least the earliest prac-

titioners, of the art of misusing

the Leninist weapon of denuncia-

tion, hurling the epithet' '"rene-

gade" at honest revolutionists until

the word lost all meaning. How
hollow that all sounds now. They

even console themselves with the

thought that the horrible misuse

of epithets by the Stalinists has

engendered such a cynicism on the

subject of renrgaiy lhat their own

return to the "party of revolution-

ary unity"' without a program,

without a banner, without—as they

announce—the slightest intention

to even form a faction in this "unit-

ed" party, will escape the indig-

nant denunciation of the revolu-

tionary workers. Never mind. The

sword of Lenin has been blunted,

but it will be sharpened again

Goldman, like Gitlow, forswearing

any intention to form a faction in

the S. P. and still less to proclaim

the need of a split with the black

hundred gang of the Old Guard,

imagines that he has discovered a

new political recipe. He is going

to work wonders in the Socialist

party ail by himself by means of

personal diplomacy, back-slapping

the centrist leaders, and the devil

knows what other clever tricks. It

has been said that he even expects

to remain a "friend" of the League

and the new party. We have no

need of such friends. The new
party needs revolutionary militants

who are firm in their convictions

and loyal to their own organiza-

tion. We have had a good chance

Students Fight for

FreedomofSpeech

(Continued from Page 1>

upon-a-time-liberal and removed

from superintendency of Los An-

geles Public Schools for a pacifist

stand during the war} of conspira-

cy to turn the university over to

Trotsky (even (juoting from the

latter's book, "The Strategy of the

World Revolution") and the Third

International these students in

reality advocated so communistic

a measure as a student controlled

forum.

Warned by Provost Moore to

cease advocating a student forum,

these students had the temerity to

think freedom of speech is permit-

ted within the sacred precincts of

it University campus. The student

constitution provides for the right

of petition for the referendum. Dr.

Moore's representative hurried to

the Student Council and bore the

words that if the students attempt-

in recentyears to find out who they ed to use their right to petitfon-
J

that right would be taken from
are. There are enough to make a

start. Others wili follow, and we
will train them in the same spirit.

Our road Is the road to the new

revolutionary party. And, by that,

not to conciliation with the parties

of reformism and centrism but irre-

concilable struggle against them,

if we are equal to our . task we
have the opportunity to succeed.

The perspective of a rising labor

movement is all in our favor; a

genuinely Marxist party cannot fail

to thrive in the period of labor re-

vival and mass activity. Our rivals

—the C. P. and the S. P.—are irre-

mediably bankrupt, as the experi-

ence of the two big strike waves

demonstrated once again. Our
forces are not too numerous, but

they are of better quality. They

are firm in principle and, taking

them ail together, they embody a

rich experience in trade union and

mass activity. The task is a colos-

sal one. But we can accomplish it

if we have nerve to begin it and the

will to carry it through.

The Principles of the New Party

We nepd a declaration of prin-

ciples that speaks out clearly on

every important question. The first

draft, taken as a basis, is naturally

to be edited, revised and clarified

on every point. The bulk of this

work of improving and clarifying

The Heritage of October

17 Years of the Workers State

A really serious analysis of the thp IM.ograin bas already been ac-

tuation, the trends and the cur-
c

.om ,,TiKlied by the joint committee.

The second draft, embodying impor-rents in the workers' political

movement in the United States does^

not lead to the conclusion that the

Socialist Party is or will be the

revolutionary party of the future,

or that it is the best field for the

activities of the revolutionists to-

day. Of all the groups in the S.P.

there is not one that is revolution-

ary, that is, bolshevik. There is

not one leader that deserves the

name of revolutionist. As for rev-

olutionists entering the S. P. from

the outside, they cannot do it, as

the case of Gitlow and Zam proved,

unless they give up their program

:md their banner. When revolu-

tionists do that they cease to be

revolutionists. The leaders of the

'Militants" who. it must not be

forgotten, are the leaders of the

party nationally, exacted from

Gitlow and Zam a public declara-

tion that they have no intention of

Funning a communist faction, or any

ill her kind of a faction, in the

party. Then, to avoid a conflict

with the Old Guard over their ad-

mittance, they chivied the ex-com-

munists over to New Jersey—to

join the S. P-. so to speak, as second

grade members.

Mistaken Analogies

Some people attempt to And an

analogy between the contemptible

course of Gitlow and Zam and the

action of the French Bolshevik-

Leninists in entering the S.P.I.O.

as a group- But in reality there is

no similarity at ail. Shaken to its

foundations by the crisis of the

democratic state, the French So-

cialist party reacts to the broadest

lant amendents and reformulations,

will go to the convention delegates

of each organization and then to

the joint convention for final revi-

sion. The work in the joint pro-

gram committee has demonstrated

beyond any doubt that we have a

common standpoint on all the fun-

damental questions of principles

and tactics. What remains now Is

primarily a literary task of formu-

lating each and every point with

such precision that it cannot have

two meanings to anybody. In the

program declaration of the new
party there should be no trace of

ambiguity. We are confident that

the iinal draft which passes the

convention will meet this Marxian
test and become the charter and

them. Shades of 177t>!

Like a boll from the blue on

Monday afternoon, October 29th,

the Ave popular and active students

were suspended.

On the same day student inter-

est and resentment began swelling.

Plans were laid.

On Tuesday the students acted.

Ten o'clock classes were empty.

Professors dismissed their classes

as 4,000 indents stood before

Royce Hall steps and saw uniformed

police and football heroes knock

down the speakers who attempted

to take the stand in the behalf of

the recalcitrant frec-speechers.

Cops Guaard "Academic freedom"

Cries of "What are the cops do

lug here?", "Let him speak", "We
want an open hearing" rang out.

Yes, the students were learning

there on those steps lessons more

poignant than can be found in

many classes. A cop was scuffled.

Students booed.

In the office of the university, Dr.

Moore shuddered and, looking at

the four young men who had been

exi>elled and who had been sum-

moned to appear before him, said

"Get out there, you four, and break

up that meeting!" No one moved.

Then one spoke quietly : "Dr.

Moore, you break it up. You start-

ed it."_

These were brave words, but the

four students anxious to get back

into school had repudiated Celeste

Strach, N.S.L. member because of

her membership in that organiza-

tion, and were later going to take

the stand against "Communism" in

an effort to purify their banner.

Outside—Pleading of a few "loy-

al" students who called upon every-

one to sing the college anthem,

"Hail Blue and Gold"; Earl Miller,

dean of men, requests the students

to go back to their classes. Back
they go. But a glowing page in

student action had already been

written.

Support from Stanford

And support pours in from out-

side, from Stanford University

where the editor of the organ of

the students there writes a fine

Seventeen years ago the October

revolution brought the first great

defeat to world capitalism. It

transferred the power in a terri-

tory covering one sixth of the

earth's surface from a class in de-

cline and decay to a rising progres-

sive force—the working class. This

was then, and remains today Its

most fundamental aspect.

Around the working class rallied

the great majority of the peasantry,

cementing an alliance of mutual

interests. This alliance has re

mained firm and found its joint ex-

pression in the Soviets, in the social

and cultural institutions of the

workers republic, in the Ked Army

and in the reciprocal relations of

mutual benefits and mutual obli-

gations between city and country.

From this alliance the U.S.S.H.

draws its great strength, serving

in a dismal world as a beacon light

Of inspiration. And this also has

hold imperialist marauders back,

although their palms are itching

for the attack. The working class

power has defied its foes. It has

remained unshaken and stands as

the guardian of the workers father-

land. To defend this fatherland

remains an elementary duty for

every revolutionist.

It is not necessary to make in-

quiries today about the accomplish-

ments of the October revolution.

We do not ask for its justification.

It is sufficient to say that the world

literally stands aghiast, watching

breathlessly every new advance in

the U.S.S.R. The world watches in

Bj ABNE SWABECK
they engaged so feverishly in the

race for armaments in preparation

for the final conflict between the

two systems.

With each new marvelous achieve-

ment the Soviet Union is drawn
closer into the voretex of world

economy. Today this is illustrated

in concrete terms of credits and of

exchange of products in terms of

economy and of politics. It is im-

possible to disregard the interde-

pendence of the various nations in

the relations of world economy re-

gardless of whether they have for

their basts a socialist or a capital-

ist structure. In view of this it is

necessary to emphasize over and

over again that the theory of a na-

tional self-sufficiency as well as the

theory of Socialism in One Coun-

try is Utopian and reactionary. A
socialist society within the limits

of national boundaries is not feus

ible. Socialism and national separ-

atism are mutually exclusive.

At this particular moment, for

example, reports are current of the

unwillingness of the major capi-

talist powers to grant long term

credits to the Soviet Union and of

the necessity in view of this to

make drastic curtailments in the

next, five year plan. We do not ac-

cept these reports in any sense oi

finality inasmuch as the capitalist

powers are far from having a

united front among themselves,

and engage In the competitive

struggle for markets. Hut these

reports must serve as a serious

warning. The economic successes

wonderment or bewilderment, with 1 recorded in the Soviet Union do not

admiration and sympathy or with and cannot solve its problems and

fear and hatred, but there is unani-

mity in the respectful attitude

shown when confronting the mag-

nitude of its developments. Even

the most powerful among the im-

perialist nations, the United States

itse;f, no longer dares to deprecate

these developments, not to speak of

making an actual comparisou of

conditions and achievements of the

respective national economies.

The Contrast

It is true that here the scope of

the productive forces still far out-

strip those of the Soviet Union, but

here an overwhelming percentage

ol' its capacity lies idle and despite

all the NRA code regulations the

anarchy of capitalist production

prevails, millions of workers re-

main in the misery and depriva-

tions of unemployment, the stand-

ard ol living for the class as a

whole vastly reduced while bank-

ruptcies make inroads in the vari-

ous layers of the middle class. The
superiority of planned economy as

pursued in the U.S.S.R. has been

do not at all secure the existence

of the workers republic. Their

existence is directly and inextric-

ably bound up with their position

on the international arena. It is

bound up with the advance or the

retreat of the international revolu-

tion. This Is an elementary lesson

of Marxism which we can never

afford lo overlook or to disregard.

Struggle to the End

The relationship between the

.orkers republic and the capitalist

i.iiwcrs is necessarily a compromise

and will remain so until the one

.r l he other conquers. It is in no

,-cnse a peaceful relationship no

matter what the diplomatic cover-

ing.- may seem to convey. The is-

sues between them are fought out

com tantly Jn the class war and the

advantage of either side is influ-

enced step by step through the

strengthening or the weakening of

the position of either class on a

world scale. The final victory will

he determined by this position. To-

day the International revolution is

demonstrated long ago and beyond not atjvanclng. On the contrary, it

guide of all the revolutionary mili- editorial on free speech. The Uni-

propaganda groups which are not
p,,^,^, democracy in its own

able to Transform the nature °f,
rUtIlks . the leadership is not in a

their ucljivitv and connect them-

selves with the broad movement

when the hour strikes for such a

transformation. We are prepared

by our past for a great leap for-

ward ; but we ourselves must take

the leap. We fought a good fight.

It was historically necessary and

progressive. Against the stream

for six vears, against unparalleled

difficulties, against slander, isola-

tion and poverty of resources we

held tenaciously to our course. We
have a right to be proud of our

six-years' struggle. The history of

the American movement does not

know another example of a group

that was put to such severe tests

and stood up nnder them so .firmly.

We have survived. We have a

right to be proud of our six-years'

struggle for principle ; but it would

be a tragedy if we should fail to

understand that this struggle was

not an end in Itself but a period of

preparation for the new opportun-

ities and new tasks which stand be-

fore us now.
We must acknowledge that we

are not immune from such a dan-

ger. A certain element of "sectar-

ianism" is inseparable from the

life J>P a group which lives a long

time in isolation and Is compelled

by the needs of the movement, as

we were, to preoccupy itself almost

exclusively with theoretical work,

with the intransigeant struggle to

clarify Questions of principle. It is

possible that we will have to face

thft:-deoteive turn In our work with

some 'wctarlan" hangovers in our

position to place limitations upon

it. The Bolshevik-Leninists are

able to enter the party without any

conditions: they openly retained

their whole program, their name,

their banner, their press. They

work within the Socialist Party for

the same ideas that governed their

activity as an outside group, and

they do it openly. What does this

course have in common with the

skulking, shamefaced conduct of

Gitlow?
We have supported the action of

our French comrades. Under the

exceptional circumstances -prevail-

ing in the French labor movement

we think it was the correct tactical

•tep. But it is obvious that the

situation In this country is entirely

different. Here the road is open

for the creation of an independent

party. It is a hard road, let us

not deceive ourselves about that,

but there is no other for those who
have serious revolutionary aims

and do not shrink from the impli-

cations of a straggle for them. It

will be a hard up-hill fight. Those

who have no stomach for it can

be expected to stand aside on one

pretext or another.

Goldman's Desertion

How else is one to explain the

action of Albert Goldman in jump-

ing over the fence into the 8. P. at

the moment our plans for fusion

with the A.W.P- «nd the formal

versify of California at Berkeley

students declare a one hour strike

in sympathy with the suspended

students.

Here as at U.C.L.A. "Cross-Eyed

Kell.vs" of the gridiron try to

"bust things up". Los Angeles

Junior College sends a petition with

750 names calling for reinstatement.

The days tbat have followed have

seen Dr. Moore appealing to stu-

dent vigilantes (here we must re-

member the vigilantes used during

the strike in San Francisco) to

drive radicalism (spell freedom of

thought) off the campus. Says he:

"A well-regulated university does

not have free speech". So—a unl

versity is a "laboratory for exper-

iment"? Says who?

The supporters of the "C.C.L.A.

Americans" (as they call them-

selves) are: the American Legion,

tants in the country.
a • •

If, as all signs indicate, the sixth

anniversary of our struggle is to

culminate in the conclusion of our

existence as a separate group and
the beginning of a new period of

joint struggle with the members of

the A.W.P. in a single party, It can

only mean that we carry with us

that system of ideas and methods

which, thanks to our international

collaboration, and above all to the

aid of our great teacher, we have

so firmly acquired. Our conviction

is unshakeable. We "Trotskyites"

are convinced to the marrow of our
bones that our fight was justified

and necessary. We renounce noth-

ing and repent nothing. Revolu-

tionary internationalism remains as

before our central, unifying idea.

The great task now, as we under-

stand it, is to carry this idea into
j
tne Daughters of the Amerfcan

ihe realm of organization and ac- 1 Revolution, the Better American
tion. That means concretely: unite Federation, the Chamber of Com
forces to build the new party of meree, the Chief of Police Davis,

the Fourth International. We hope the aristocratic Ebell Club. Cast
to contribute our full share to the an appreciative eye over that mob,

'Horatio!

But a wave of student support is

starting, hlowly, clumsily-directed.

But, nevertheless, such a progres-

sive wave, galvanized by de-

mands for the reinstatement of the

five students, for a student forum,

for free speech that even the re-

doubtable Dr. Moore may be swept

aside.

The latest paper carries news
that 100 U.C.L.A. professors de
mand the ouster of this senile ser-

vant of reaction, this pitiful, brok-

en old man.
Let letters, petitions, mass meet-

ings all over the land swell the

tide.

Every school in the land will

have to decide whether free speech

Is to be allowed at U.C.L.A,, or

these collegiate fascists, who helped

break the longshoremen's strike,

are to rule. Every college accord-

ing to Dr. Moore will have to de-

cide this problem. An avalanche
of protests directed to the presi-

dent of the University of Californ-

ia, Dr.. Sprou!, at Berkeley, will

definitely help to decide that free-

dom of speech shall be safeguarded,
that democratic rights shall be
maintained! Dr. Moore will reap
the whirlwind he has sown

!

—BILL MONROE.

a shadow of a doubt. There unem-
ployment has been eliminated and

the standard of living of the popu-

lation as a whole Is improving.

But the imperialists still cherish

hopes in the midst of their deadly

jjrlsis. They know that the Soviet

Union cannot stand alone. They
have no illusions about the peace-

ful coexistence of the workers re-

public alongside of the capitalist

powers. They still dominate world

economy and never before have

accomplishment of this great his-

toric task.

Elevator Strike Near

Roosevelt Plan Fails

(Continued from Page 1)

Three hours after Harry Hopkins

had roused the congress of econo-

mists to wild enthusiasm, President

Roosevelt himself knocked the pins

out from under them and told them

their work would be confined to

formulating unemployment insur-

ance—-cot any kind of'insurance for

the present unemployed, but a

cheap little fund tbat would tide

present job holders over a few

weeks of unemployment.

The Great Social Security Pro-

gram boiled down to a plan where-

by workers at present employed

might receive a few weeks support

from a fund created partly out of

their meager salaries and partly

out of pay roll taxes, a sort of com-

has suffered serious reverses and

defeats. It is a well known fact

that within the ring of countries

around the Soviet Union reaction is

growing at a much faster pace than

the successes of Socialist construc-

tion. The further direction of the

reactionary offensive is clear and It

has gained its advantages mainly

due to the departure of the Stal-

inist regime in the Soviet Union

and the official Communist parties

from the theory and practice of

revolutionary internationalism. Out

of this the severe defeats of the

real defenders of the Soviet Union

became possible. In order to prove

this contention it is necessary to

record once again only the defeat

or the Chinese revolution, the de-

feat of the German workers and

the crushing of their organizations

when Hitler came to power, and the

defeat of the Austrian workers.

These were the greatest blows

struck not only against the inter-

national revolution but against the

Soviet power as well.

What has the Soviet Union

gained in return for these blows

on the international arena? From
the capitalist powers it Is accorded

respect in outward appearance.

Even the mighty dollar empire has

extended its official recognition.

Several powers, no doubt, would at

this present stage not spurn an al-

liance with the Soviet Union but,

forces throughout the world. Hence

the defeat of the latter instead of

their victory. But it Is Decause of

these defeats that the danger of

the existence of the Soviet Union

is much greater today. Its actual

defense has become a much more

pressing necessity.

It is for these reasons also that

the defense of the Soviet Union

cannot be conceived of without a

struggle to the very end against

ihe Stalinist bureaucratic regime.

The parties dominated by this re-

gime have been strangled and de-

stroyed or rendered impotent. And
for the revolutionists the only

course now left open is the one of

creating new parties and the cre-

ation of a new International. From

this we do not at all exclude the

Soviet Union. But the center of

gravity of the struggle against the

victorious reaction is now in the

west, with France at this moment

as its most crucial point. In the

United States, however, rapid de-

velopments of the class struggle are

also in the making.

This is where we will take our

part in the creation of a new In-

ternational and organizing the real

defenders of the Soviet Union. We
hall the seventeenth anniversary of

the October revolution and pledge

to it our loyalty and support. For

us it meant the first stage In the

international revolution and the be-

ginning of a new civilization not to

be confined to one single country

[t Is in this spirit that we are about

to take the first serious step toward

he organization of the American

revolutionists into the new party.

It is in this spirit also that we
celebrate our sixth anniversary of

the Militant.

Six years ago its first issue ap-

peared, throwing down its chal-

lenge to the organizers of defeat

and making the first attempt in this

country to restore the banner of

the October revolution. The Mili-

tant has grown since in influ-

ence and around it has rallied a

movement, still small when com-

pared to its gigantic tasks, but

llrmly founded on the teachings of

Marx .and Lenin. On that founda-

tion we made common cause with

.;ie International Left Opposition

and set for ourselves first the aim

of propagandizing its ideas. To ns

this could only mean a certain

itago of preparation to bring these

ideas into actual life in the claBS

struggle, we have now passed that

transitional stage and we feel that

our efforts have not been in vain.

But in the course of these develop-

ments It also became clear to us

that the Ideas transformed into

life must find their expression in a

new party. No other conclusion

could be drawn from the disastrous

defeats of the working class move-

ment on a world scale, the false

theory and practice of the nation-

ally limited Stalinist bureaucracy

and the dismal failure of the par-

ties it dominates.

We now stand on the threshold

of the new revolutionary party in

the United States. The League is

preparing to unite with the A.W.P.

It will be no exaggeration to say

that the new party will become one

of the important factors in laying

the foundation for the actual or-

ganization of the Fourth Interna-

tional. It will have a serious mis-

sion to perform. The further ex-

tension of the October revolution

still awaits the strong hands of a

revolutionary movement capable of

leading to victory. It la to that

task that he new party will be

dedicated.

pany union mutual benefit associa-

tion, with very little benefit at that. ' us far as they are concerned, it

(Continued from Page 1)

Meanwhile a furious campaign of

slander has been unleashed by the

bosses in an effort to nip the strike

in the bud. Five thousand scabs

have been imported to fill the

places of striking workers, while

extensive preparations are being

made by the police department to

insure them adequate protection.

A. charge by the bosses that Chicago
racketeers are in control of the

union has failed' to dampen the en-

thusiasm of the workers.

In a telegram sent to Mayor
LaGuardia, the Real Estate Board
warns of a "serious labor disturb-

ance". This gives the lie to their

recent assertion that the union has

under its leadership no more than

20 per cent of the workers in the

industry.

An offer by the bosses to submit

the question of -wages and hours

_ to an "impartial arbitrator" was

proclamation* of" the new party were emphaalcally rejected by union

nearing completion? What is that
\

leaders who first demand the closed

but the act of a atrlke-breaker? shop.

The Presiden warned (Warned!)

the economists that they were not

to consider any old age pensions,

any health insurance, or any plans

Cor bettering the ten million now
unemployed.

The "Security" Crave

In a few short words the Presi-

dent dug a grave, buried the Social

Security program, and erected a

tombstone over the hopes of those

who expected something from the

New Deal.

There was rejoicing in one quar-

ter. President Roosevelt has kept

his promise to business. Said the

New York Times: "Business lead-

ers (read: robber barons) hailed

the cautious policy enunciated by

the President, who emphasized' that

miracles could not be achieved,

that all problems could not be

solved at once and that in develop-

ing the component parte of a broad

program 'we must not loose sight

of the fact that there can be no
security for the individual in the

midst of general insecurity'."

In other words, the people can

wait for five or ten years for their

security, while business relntrencb-

es itself. Capitalism first, the work-

ers afterwards, la the President's

motto.

would be only to further their own
imperialist alms. The Soviet Union
has entered non-aggression pacts of

the kind that were declared scraps

of paper In the last war. It has

been taken into the icy embrace of

the League of Nations. Its repre-

sentatives will sit on the council

in Geneva constructed by the rob-

ber bands of nations which were
victorious in the last war and for

the purpose of maintaining the ar-

tificial national boundaries of im-

perialist loot and to continue the

enslavement of humanity with the

"blessings" of capitalist civiliza-

tion. Empty diplomatic victories

when compared to the disastrous

defeats flowing from a fundamen-
tally false theory and practice. On
the weak reed of such victories the

Stalinist bureaucracy leans for its

support to ward oft the attacks

upon the Soviet Union Instead of

placing its real reliance on the

strengthening of the working class

Mooney Wins Hearing

(Continued from Page 1)

ecutioner's hand and forced Wood-
row Wilson to have his sentence

commuted to life Imprisonment.

Kverytime since then that Mooney
had a chance for freedom, it was
because the labor movement was
in motion.

Today again, if the Supreme
Court is not to be permitted to find

a legal loophole to deny Mooney a

retrial, it will only be because the

militant working class is on Its feet

and says to the doddering judges

that it will not take NO for an an-

swer.

The cause of Mooney is the cause

of the oppressed and exploited.

Tom Mooney went to prison be-

cause he fought labor's battle. As
long as Mooney remains in jail a

c!oud of shame will hang over the
working class.

Fighting Mooney, never weary,
never discouraged, has time and
again called upon the working
class for assistance. That they
have not passed unheeded' is a mat-
ter of history.

But now, now! more than ever
before it is our duty to answer his

call!
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CLA & A.W.P. HEAD FOR FUSION
Wall Street Conspiracy
For Fascist Coup Revealed

General Smedlcy Butler's revelation of a three million dollar

Fascist plot right here in the United States, a home grown Nazi Putsch
plan, should serve to silence those profound theoreticians who see some-
thing unique in the American nation, some national essence which will

enable America to solve her problem "in her own way". While General

Bjitler's discoveries do not reveal the Fascists as a serious menace, they

indicate that incipient fascism is here and only waits its«opporfunity.

General Butler has been approached by no less than 42 organiza-

tions, 42 would-be American blackshirts. Most of these probably justify

the General's description of "crackpot", but at least one was perfectly

serious, had a plan, and claimed the necessary financial backing.

A year or so ago General Butler was approached by Gerald Mac-
Guire, a bond salesman for a New York brokerage firm, the Grayson

M. P. Murphy Co. According to General Butler's account MacGuire
offered him eighteen thousand dol-®

lars to go to Chicago and speak in

favor of the Gold1 Standard. When
Butler refused MacGuire said, ac-

cording to Butler, "Don't be a tool,

why don't you do like Harbord

(General Harbord, U.S.A.) and

Sims (Admiral Sims, U.S.N.) and

make some money out of it. The

government doesn't care for you,

so why don't you act like a busi-

ness man." Butler refused and

MacGuire continued, "Murphy is la

Europe, but I'll have Colonel Clark

come and see you."

Morgan Lurks In Picture

Colonel Clark did come to see

the General and renewed the offer.

Colonel Clark, by the way, is Ro-

bert Sterling Clark, who inherited

a portion of the Singer Sewing

Machine fortune, and who is now
reputed to be worth some fifty mil-

lion. In the course of his conver-

sation Colonel Ctark revealed, ac-

cording to Butler, that the speech

which he, Butler, was to give in

return for the eighteen thousand

had been written by John W. Davis.

John W. Davis, one time Democra-

tic nominee for President, is, at

present, counsellor at law for the

Arm of J. P. Morgan.

".We need a fascist government,"

MacGuire said, "to save the nation

from the communists who would

tear down all Chat has been built

up in America. The only men who
have the courage to do it are the

soldiers, and General Butler is the

man to do It.

"All General Butler would have

to do to get a million men would

be to announce the formation of an

organization and tell them it would

cost a dollar a year to join.

Ottered Three Million

"It wouldn't be any trouble at all

to raise f1,000,000. I could go to

any number of people right here in

New Tork and get it. (At one time

MacGuire offered General Butler

$3,000,000 "on the line".) MacGuire
intimated that the arms necessary

for the movement could be obtained

from the Remington Anns Co. on

credit from the Dupont family,

which owns a controlling interest

of the company.
"I think the President could be

persuaded to name Butler head of

the CCC camps and that would give

him the basis of an organization.

However it that doesn't work I

have no doubt the general could en-

list 600,000 men in a very short

time.

"What we really need is a man
on a White Horse to save the capi-

talistic system. We might go along

with President Roosevelt and do
with him what Mussolini did with

the King of Italy.

"Roosevelt hasn't the real solu-

tion of the unemployment situation,

but we'll put aeross a plan that

will really be effective. All unem-

Weavers Set

Deadline for

Walkout
Keller's Pussyfootins Aids!

Bosses Asainst I

Strike

Palerson, Nov. 22.—A motion was
overwhelmingly passed at the

Broad Silk membership meeting
here that a strike of all silk work-
ers be called, setting the deadline

at 12 midnight Wednesday.
The only voices against it were

raised by the pathetic supporters

of Gli Keller, General Manager of

the Paterson local of the II.T.W.

How his activities play into the

hands of the bossies is best illus-

trated by the manner in which the

yellow Paterson press has utilized

Keller's stalling tactics in order to

sow confusion in the workers'

racks. Thus, the Paterson Sunday
Eagle, under (he scarehead:
WORKERS IN SILK INDUSTRY
SET DAY AND HOUR ' TO QUIT
BUT CHANGE THEIR MINDS—
reports as follows: "The silk work-
ers at yesterday's meeting were not

over-anxious to agree to the new
strike order, many of them feeling

that the time was inopportune for

employes to leave the mills and
join the dye workers." Who were
the "many"'? Keller, Keller, and
Keller. The same Keller who early

this week announced that the

workers should "be glad that the

bosses agree to discuss with the

workers".

Keller's Stalling

By his stalling, wishy-washy tac-

tics Keller is playing directly into

the hands of the silk bosses whose
aim is to isolate the dyers from the

rest of the industry. Instead of

militancy he is preaching subserv-

ience—this in the face of the tre-

mendous drive of the mass of the

silk workers fo join hands with the

striking dyers.

But the silk workers will not be

stalled by Keller, or the maneuvers
of the bosses. They instructed

their delegates to the national silk

convention to fight for a general

strike in the silk Industry ; they

formed a special committee last

week to appear before the Joint

Board and demand decisive action

on the strike in Paterson.

Expelled Members Reinstated,

Last week the Joint Board of the

A.F.S.W. local here reinstated to

full membership all those who were
expelled some itve months ago

ployed men will be put in military through Keller's machinations for

barracks under forced labor, as
Hitler does, that would soon solve

the problem. Another thing we
would do would be to register all

persons in the United States, as
they do in Europe. That would
stop a lot of Communist agitators

wandering around loose.

Army Generals InroWed
In the course of his various con-

versations, both with General But-
ler and with the reporter for the

N. Y. Post who was prlvvy to the
conspiracy, MacGuire mentioned
General MacArthur, Chief of Staff

of the U. S. Army as a possible al-

ternate for Butler, and Hanford
MaeNIder, former commander of

the American Legion as a third al-

ternate. He also intimated1 that

Louis Johnson, of West Virginia,

another former National Command-
er of the Legion, and Henry Ste-

phens, of North Carolina, yet an-

other former National Commander
were "interested" in the plan.

MacGuire was called before a

secret hearing of the Congressional

committee investigating un-Ameri-
can activities after General Butler

had testified . His testimony was

(Continued on Pag* 4)

their participation In the Roy (Al-

bert) Shop strike. The reinstated

members participated in the Broad_

Silk Department meeting of last

Saturday. Among them were Felix

Giordiano, Eddie Sweyful and Bill

Hulihan, well known for their mili-

tancy. They received an ovation.

The action of the Joint Board

—

(about which Incidentally, none of

the reinstated was informed except

by word of mouth Just prior to Sat-

urday's meeting!—can be construed'

only as a repudiation of Keller's

policies In general and In particular

his entire course in the Roy situa-

tion—which has been so rabidly de-

fended and misrepresented by the

Lovestoneltes.

At the Broad Silk Department
meeting 10 delegates were elected

for the coming A.F.S.W. national

convention, scheduled to open this

Saturday in New York at the

Woodstock Hotel, 127 West 123rd

Street.

Once again Keller was repudiated

—and this time by the entire mem-
bership of his local. He appeared
at the meeting with a recommenda-
tion from the Joint Board that he.

(Continued on Pa*« 4)

Youth Greet
Convention
The Sparlacus Youth League of

America warmly greets the dele-

gates to the national conventions
of the Communist League and
the American Workers Party
which will open in New York
City November 26. We feel con-
fident that the comrades fresh
from different phases of the class
struggle, on the basis of varied
experiences will help to forge the
instrument of revolutionary strug-
gle : the new workers' party.

The accomplishment of fhis

great task rests upon your shoul-
ders. You will he called upon to
take the first step in the building
of the new party, by merging the
American Workers Party and the
Communist League of America.

The young militants of the
Spartacus Youth League have
and will continue to aid In the
achievement of this aim. At our
national convention to be held in

New York City December 3-4-5,

our delegates will confront the
problem of the next steps in this
struggle. They wfll consider the
relation of the Spartacus Youth
to the now workers Party, If It

is formed, before our convention.

The Spartacus Youth will watch
your deliberations with great in-

terest. Accept our comradely
greetings as a pledge of unrelent-
less struggle for working class
revolution.

For
party

!

For the world workers' party,
the Fourth International!

National Committee, Spartacus
Youth League of America.

Easley Plots

Against Nine

Negro Boys
Chronicle of Scottsboro

Case Reveals I.L.D.

Role

a revolutionary Marxist

Next week the Supreme Court of

the U. S. will be asked to reverse

the Alabama verdict which con-

demns two ot the nine Scottsboro

boys to die. The world at large is

still mystified as to whether the

court will consider the cases of

both Heywood Patterson and Clar-

ence Norris, or whether the for-

mer is ''out of court" for technical

reasons.

The world Is also mystified as to

who will appear as counsel in the

Supreme Court hearing. The I.L.D.

continues to maintain that its at-

torneys, O. Frankel and W. Pollak,

will make the appeal. Samuel S.

Leibowitz has said nothing for a
couple of weeks, but anybody who
thinks lie has shot his last arrow,

is making a bad guess.

The N. Y. Nation reports that the

State of Alabama is out to arrest

Ruby Bates for perjury. Ruby
Bates is the girl who was bribed
and bulldozed by the Sheriff of

Scottsboro, three years ago, to

swear she was raped by the nine
young Scottsboro boys. She later

reversed her testimony. Now Ala-

bama wants to get her in a jail

cell, pound her plenty, and make

(Continued on Page 4)

LastMinute
Call

The Convention of the Commu-
nist League opens on November 26

and will last through the 29th.

This will be followed by the Fusion

Conference, November 30 through

December '£. The Spartacus Youth
League convention will open Dec.

3 anil last through the 5th. All the

contentions will be held at Stuy-

vesant Casino.

We expect 50 delegates for the

.C.L.A. convention and about 30 lor

'the Youth convention. This means
that we have to feed these com-
rades, in addition to the A.W.P.
delegates during the three days of

the Fusion Conference.

Arrangements have been made
to take care of the feeding. Our
own comrades will attend to the

cooking. We also have to accom-

modate the delegates with sleeping

quarters.

In 'the last issue of the Militant

we called for donations of food

stuffs. Two of our sympathizers

have responded. Comrade Pauline

M. has offered us 10 loaves of bread

daily and comrade Harrison

of Brooklyn is sending us some
bakings. Paul King, member of

the downtown branch of New York
will give some butter and eggs.

Harry Strang of New York, donated

$50 to help.

We still need coffee, sugar, po-

tatoes, etc.

CAN YOt* CONTRIBUTE ANY-
THIN TO HELP FEED THE DEL-
EGATES?
Write to the office of the Militant.

We also need about 10 more
sleeping accommodations.

To Greet the National Conferences of the American

Workers Party and the Communist League

Delegates Meet to Decide
onNewParty atConventions

Labor history will be made in New York City this coming week.
The eyes of every revolutionist and class conscious militant In the

United States will be turned to the conventions of the Communist League
of America and the American Workers Party.

At these conventions, to open on November 2fifh and to conclude on
November 29th, the momentous step for the organization of a new revo-
lutionary party in the United States will be debated and decided.

On November 30th, given a favorable outcome at the respective
conferences of the A.W.P. and the C.L.A.—and every indication [xrints

that way—the representatives of both organizations will meet in Joint
convention and there hitch the wagon of revolution to a new stair—the
Workers Party of the United States.

Delegates from all parts of the country are pouring iiito New York.
A galaxy of the most distinguished representatives of the working
class, from the class war battle fields of the glorious Minneapolis strike,

*from Toledo, from the scene of the

Frisco general strike, from the coal

SPEAKERS

JAMES P.CANNON A.J.MUSTE
MINNEAPOLIS: Leaders of the Famous Strikes of Local 574—

Vincent Dunne Miles Dunne

Carl Skoglund
TOLEDO: Organizers of Mass Picket Line that Broke the Injunction

Ted Selander Sam Pollack

MINERS: Outstanding Leaders of the Militant Left Wing-

Gerry Allard Brant Scott
of Illinois of West Virginia

UNEMPLOYED MOVEMENT: Leaders of the National Unemployed League—

Anthony Ramuglia Bill Truax

Arnold Johnson

NEGRO STRUGGLES: Outstanding Negro Miiitanu-

James Watson E. R. McKinney
of Philadelphia of Pittsburgh

DEEP SOUTH: Jo Drake Arlington
of Gulfport, Miss.

SPARTACUS YOUTH National Secretary of the Spartacus Youth League—

Joseph Carter

CANADA: Leaders of the Workers Party of Canada—

Maurice Spector Jack MacDonald
CHAIRMEN

Max Shachtman Louis F. Budenz

SUNDAY, DEC. 2nd, - 8 p.m.

Gcrmania Hall 16th St. & Third Av.
Admission 25 Cents

Unemployed
Demonstrate

Today
Nttional Delegation to

Present Demands in

Washington

More than 750,000 organized un-

employed, backed by almost a mil-

lion additional jobless workers and

trade union members, will take to

the streets at 10 A.M. today, in the

leading cities of 22 states, to voice

their protest against unemployment

and unsatisfactory relief conditions,

and to demand the adoption of au

eight-point platform which alone

can relievo them from present

starvation standards.

In New York City the marchers

will assemble at Union Square at

10 A.M. They will go north on

fourth Avenue to 33rd Street ; west

to Madison Ave. ; thence south past,

the TEItA offices at 79 Madison

;

down to Bird St.; west to Broad-

way, and south to Union Square

where a mass meeting will be held.

A committee will present the de-

mands of the unemployed to the

State Belief Administration at

11:30 A.M. Representatives of all

organisations officially part of the

parade will be included in the

committee.

Among the organizations partic-

ipating in New York are the Work-

ers Unemployed Union, the New
York Assn. of Unappointed Teach-

ers, the Emergency Workers Union,

four I.L.G.W.U. locals, Milinery

Workers Locals 24 and 42, Interna-

tional Pocketbook Workers Union,

Suitcase and Bagmakers Union, N.

Y. locale of the United Textile

Workers, Capmakers, Printing

Pressmeiis Local 51; Joint Council

of Furriers, Radio Workers, and

Painters Local 2(J1. The Communist
League of America, American

Workers Party, C.P.O. and Social-

ist Party are also backing the dem-

onstration.

Next Tuesday fifteen representa-

tives of leading unemployed organ-

izations will meet with Secretary

of Labor Prances Perkins and
Federal Relief Administrator Harry
Hopkins In Washington to present

the same relief demands.
The 8-polnt platform Includes

the following:

1. Federal public works to pro-

vide work for the unemployed at

trade union rates on the basis of

$30 for a 30-hour week; 2. Passage

of the Lundeen Unemployment In-

surance BUI now befow'Congress ; J amend and ^^ as
3
:.I
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,l

n
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_ S^fnt It will draw a balance of years

of factional activity which saved
the banner o£ Marxism from tbe
disgrace of Stalinism. It will cen-

ter its attention on moving out into

the class struggle and on forging

the best instrument for this pur-
pose. Here the question of fusion

with the American Workers Party
will be democratically discussed

and a decision arrived at.

The conference of tbe Communist
League will be open to delegates
and members of the organization

only.

The Fusion Convention, beginning
on Nov. 30 at the Stuyvesnnt Ca-
sino and ending December 2 will be
open to all members, friends and
sympathizers.

Revolutionary workers all over
the world will watch the proceed-
ings with keen attention and await
the results. The successful culmin-
ation of the fusion will be a mile-
stone on the road to the Fourth In-

ternational.

The formation. of a new party fn

America means the dawn of a new
era in the history of the world pro-
letariat. Forward!

fields of Illinois Mini West Virginia,

from the unemployed movement in

the heart of America, from every

major industrial and political cen-

ter from coast to coast, from Can-
ada lo the Gulf, are gathering to

make a decision that will mark a

turning point in the course of the

American proletariat.

Not sleek, self-sat istiod bureau-
crats such as are .seen at A. F. of

L. conventions but lighting milt-

tanis fresh from the picket lines

—

these are the delegates that will he
seen at the conventions of the CL.
A. and the A.W.P.

They are coming not in Pullmans
with luxurious sleepers, not in

limousines. Far from it. On freight

trains, on the highways, "thumbing"
a ride, in ramshackle automobiles,

the delegates are beating their way
to New York.

All of them will he present and
tilt 1 lies! »!' them represented on the

platform at the mass meeting to

greet the conferences of til C.L.A.

and the A.W.P. which will be held

on December 2. S P.M. at Germania
Hall. 1(5(1 Third Ave., N. Y. C.

The list of speakers is a tirst

class tivat lor tin' New York work-
ins class : Vincent Dunne, Miles

Dunne and Carl Skoglund—leaders
of the Minneapolis drivers' strike;

Ted Selandev and Sam Politick who
led the picket line that broke the

injunction in Toledo. Arnold John-
son, Bill Truax and Anthony Itam-
uglia, leading militants In the un-
employed" movement. ; Gerry Allard

from the Illinois miners movement;
Brunt Scott from the West Virginia

coal fields, Negro militants from
Philadelphia and Pittsburgh ; Jo-

seph Carter. .National Secretary of

the Spartacus Youth League; Mau-
rice Spector and Jack MacDonald,
spokesmen for the -Workers Party
of Canada.

The convention of the American
Workers Party opens on November
2$ and ends November 30. For de-
tails see the current issue of Labor
Action which is on the press at this

writing.

The convention of the Communist
League, marking the third In Its

history and the consummation of

six years of struggle, will open at

the Stuyvesant Casino, Ninth Street

and Second Ave. at 10'A.M. Mon-
day, November 2G. More than 50
delegates from approximately 20
cities will be represented.

The convention will hear reports

from members of the National Com-
mittee on the Situation and Per-
spectives of American Imperialism,

on the Negro question, the interna-

tional situation and the work of our
international organization, on the

proposed1 programmatic statement

for the new party which it will dis-

eash relief of $10 weekly for single,

persons, $15 weekly for families of

two, and $4 weekly for each addi-

tional dependent; 4. Guarantee of-

the rights of organization and col-

lective bargaining to. all workers

on public projects ; 5. Recognition

of representatives of organized un-

employed by relief administrations

;

15. Federal adequate disability com-
pensation on all public works and
to and from the Job; 7. Diversion

of all war funds to unemployment
relief; 8. Passage of a universal

30 hour work week law without pay
cuts.

The demonstration means the be-

ginning of a concerted and deter-

mined drive of tbe organized unem-
ployed throughout the nation to se-

cure for themselves the program
which they have adopted. The 12

million unemployed will not contin-

ue to remain jobless or to exist on
home relief or work relief which
pays only $6 to $12 weekly. Once
the unemployed have set their

facea toward our 8-polnt program
which is their goal they will not
turn back until they have achieved

It.
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What the Inner Regime of the Communist Party Looks Like
The Communist party of the U.S.

A. is beyond doubt the worst ex-

i.mple, in any capitalist country, of

the devastating effects of Stalinism

in the working class movement.

One question lias persistently per-

plexed the average militant: How
is it possible for the leadership to

go from one blunder to another, to

chalk up defeat after defeat for the

Communist party and the working
class, to commit the greatest enor-

mities and crimes, without generat-

ing a rank and' file rebellion that

would fling the leadership on to the

scrap-heap 7 An intimate know-
ledge of the inner workings of the

Stalinist machine, as exemplified by

its American section, will supply

the answer to this question. The
documents and facta which we have

at hand will shed a revealing light.

In considering a normal working

class organization, it is customary

to start at the bottom and follow

the superstructure which is built up

on it. That's exactly what would

be ji fatally wrong and misleading

approach to the Communist party.

The reason? It is not a normal

working class organization, but one

of the most unique in modern times.

Every lust vestige of workers' de-

mocracy has been destroyed in it,

root and branch. It can he ana-

lyzed and understood only by start-

ing from the top and moving down-
ward, just as you would do if you

had lo set about digging a ditcb.

It is with the intensely bureaucra-

tinod leadership that the beginning

must be made.

Inventing Miniature Statins

The Stalinist theory and practice

of leadership and organization has

prevailed in the Third Internation-

al for quite some time. It has now
reached its highest point, or rather,

its lowest depth. The first princi-

ple of the central Stalinist machine,

in whose bands are all the control-

ling threads, is to find, manufac-

ture, groom or invent a thoroughly

reliable "national leader". He be-

comes a miniature Stalin, on a na-

tional scale. Just as Stalin has

established the significant practice

of never having the party leader-

ship referred to any way except as

"the Central Committee with com-

rade Stalin at its head", he like-

wise arranges matters for those

whom he appoints in each country

to serve him with what the Ger-

mans call ''Kadavergehorsamkeit"

—the obedience of a corpse. Thus
the German Stalinist must repeat

every day, like a pious Mohamme-
dan, "the Bolshevik Central Com-
mittee with comrade Thaelmann at

its bead". The Frenchman must
make his ritualistic obeisance to

"the Bolshevik Central Committee
with comrade Thorea at its head".

In the United States, the '"head" is

Karl Browder, General - Secretary

and almighty poobah of the pa>"ty.

After the expulsion of the Love-
stone clique in 102!). a secretariat!

was established in which those

Lovcstoneites who jumped over the

fence in time had the majority. No
general-secretary was appointed in

Moscow for the simple reason that

Staiin was taking no chances with

unknown quantities ; he wanted to

be sure of Ms man first. Little by

littie, the wceding-out process was
gone through. Recalcitrant Foster-

it es, particularly the not entirely

house-broken "Leftists", were re-

lentlessly eliminated, or to put it

more simply and bluntly, they were
exiled. Bittelman, for example,

was sent to cool his heels in the
desolate parts of Russia, and' to this

day he has not been reinstalled to I

an important position. At the

Cleveland party convention early
i

tbis year, Browder merely laid

down the law, and Bittelman—once

a terror in the party but now a
broken reed—was not even elected

to the Central Committee. John-
stone, another Leftist suspect who
was for "cleaning out" all the Love-
stoneifes, was sent packing to India.

Zsick was spirited away to the
warm climes of Latin America.
Krnmhein was sent to England and
Hell to Ireland. After a period of

testing and rc-testing, Stalin final-

ly hit upon the least talented, and
consequently the most desirable, of

the former Foste rites, Browder.
Hedacht, a post-lffi>9 convention

jieriod member of the secretariat,

wn.i pensioned off into the I.W.O.

Minor, another secretariat member,
was brutally driven out of any po-

litical work of directorial Impor-
tance and sent to make speeches.

The secretariat became a thing of

the past. The time was ripe for a
Genera I-Secretary, and the proper
candidate was at hand. Browder
got the job.

The Rubber Stamp Pol-Bureau

Browder is responsible to abso-

lutely nobody but Stalin, who, like

the- Lord himself, giveth and taketh
away mid must be praised—con-
stantly. The Political Bureau of

ihe party, once an important, re-

sponsible and representative body,
is today a hand-picked institution

which has no actual control over
the Genera I-Secretary. Its only
jms^ible function is a potential one.

That is. should the time come when
Browder {god forbid !) gets tdo

presumptuous, or if he must be
made the scapegoat for some catas-

trophe which cannot easily be ex-
plained away, the Political Bureau,
upon order from the Stalin machine,
will automatically remove him into

oblivion. The fate of his predeces-
sors proves that no simpler problem
exists in the world than to 'elimi-

nate over night the artificially man-
ufactured "leaders" of the Stalinist

parties.

Just as Browder is personally
picked by Stalin, so he in turn per-
sonally picks the Political Bureau,
whose composition and activities

are unknown to nine-tenths of the
party membership! Here too is to

be found a unique aspect of the
Stalin internal regime. The Politi-

cal Bureau must not be made up of

the leading, most experienced and
most qualified party members. That
might be necessary if there were
any policies to discuss, or political

problems and disputes to thrash out
collectively. But under Stalinism,

the "line" is simply handed down
from the Moscow secretariat to its

agent in New York, He is directly

responsible. He sits in the center
of the Political Bureau and, like

a Delphic oracle, interprets the
transmitted "line". There is no
discussion, and above all, no dis-

pute. How can there be? To devi-

ate to the Right or Left of a deci-
sion is just about the most danger-
ous thing a party bureaucrat can
do, as so many have learned". The
surest way of iieing right, aDd
.staying where yon are, is to nod
your head solemnly and wisely,

TheNewParty- TheAnswer toStalinistCorruption
Following is the second of the

series on what is going on behind

the scenes of the Communist
Party of the United States. The
startling facts revealed in the

article are sufficiently explained

and consequently require no
introductory comment. Every
argument made is substanti-

ated' by authentic facts, re-

liable information and official

documents. No revolutionary

worker can read this amazing
revelation and not be revolted at

the combination system, includ

ing the worst features of the Ro-
man Catholic Church and the

ugliest sides of Tammany Hall,

which prevails in a party that

calls itself "Communist".

Without fear of contradiction

we can say that least of all are
the members of the Communist
party familiar with the Inside in-

formation we are herewith dis-

closing. Without ever discover-

ing the truth about the inner

regime thousands of workers
Join it only subsequently to get
out as fast as they can, many

being forever lost to the revolu-

tionary movement.

This regime has blinded the

eyes of hundreds of otherwise

sterling militants to the real

crimes of Stalinism. Plunged in-

to hectic but -very futile activity,

made the scapegoats for the false

policies of the leadership, blamed
for failures which were the na-

tural result of the political line,

the membership has been led

from defeat to defeat like driven

cattle. The revision of the fun-

damental teachings of Marx and
Lenin, the disastrous policies

leaving a trail of catastrophes

over ten years and throughout

the world—the party membership
was oblivious to all this. The
Stalinist system of "education"

has two results : either the work-
ers leave the party or they are

inculcated with a blind faith and
unquestioning discipline, more
worthy of chureh disciples than

of revolutionaries.

If the inner regime of the C.P.

closed the eyes and the ears of

the workers in It to our theore-

tical criticisms this revelation of

the real situation in the ranks of

American Stalinism ought to be

an eye-opener. The disgraceful

picture of what is going on in

their own back yard should have
a rousing effect on even the most
rabid member of the C. I*. It

should clearly point to him that

a party of this kind, corrupt to

the very marrow, cannot lead the

American revolution. It can only

put. the brakes on it and then

lead the working class to defeat.

Instead of walking out of the

party and then the movement the

militant should turn his feet in

the direction of the new revolu-

tionary party, fintalnted either

with the crimes of Stalinism or

its Jesuitical system, the new
party will lead not to defeat but
to victory. Every policy will be
weighed and discussed by every
member, every leader will be
democratically chosen and con-

trolled by the ranks. With such
an Internal regime based on the
foundations of Marx and Lenin

victory is assured.—Ed.

and keep your mouth shut. That
is why the present Browderlan Po-
litical Bureau Is the strangest one

the party has had since its incep-

tion. It is composed' of Browder,
Stachel, Ford, Hudson and Foster.

The latter being ill and unable to

attend meetings without seriously

aggravating bis malady, hfs place

is taken by Haywood. Astoundlng-
ly enough, neither Hathaway,
Weinstone, Minor, nor Bedacht,
Bittelman. Zack, Amter nor Krum-
bein, are Political Bureau members.
None of them is needed, however
much they all would like to occupy
the coveted place

Political Bureau meetings aTe
positively weird affairs. The four
neophytes are called Into the Royal
Presence, and summoned to give

their reports. They do. Browder
takes notes. Then he takes the
floor and hands down the decisions.

The meeting adjourns. And that Is

ail. No questioning, no discussing,

above all no disputing. That has
been tried before, openly and cov-
ertly, and every venturesome soul

came to a bad end.

Rife with Intrigues

For example : Stachel knows
that, for this reason and that, he
can never hope to take Browser's
place as The Leader. But he has
a cordial dislike of Browder's in-

festines and would give a pretty

penny to see him thrown to the
lions. On at least two occasions
he has intrigued with Hathaway
and Wefnstone, especially with the
latter, to put the boots to Browder.
But the system remained intact,

and with it, its secretarial Incar-

nation. In effect, the ambitious
Hathaway was kicked down the
steps and given a post which is of
no political importance at all in the
party nowadays, the Daily Worker
editorship. As punishment, he Is

not even a member of the Political

Bureau. Weinstone, whose first

attempt to realize his ambition
earned him an enforced and pro-
longed' stay in Moscow, was simply
kicked out of New York, the center.

when he tried it a second time; he

was sent off as district organizer

in Detroit. Browder got the neces-

sary pretext for this exile by ukase

when Weinstone allowed himself to

state that the Washington bonus
demonstration was an "adventure"

and that the veterans were nothing

but "marching hums". Stalinism's

internal regime, which inevitably

produces such Intrigues, suppresses

them with a mailed fist so as not

to undermine it* autocratic system

of leadership and the theory of

papal Infallibility which is insepar-

able from it.

Stacked with Pie-Card Artiste

Control of the Political Bureau
and the Secretariat automatically

guarantees control of the various

districts and all the important con-

ventions which are, in passing, held

rarely enough. Browder has sur-

rounded himself with a sturdy and

highly subservient central staff

—

the core of the bureaucracy. Its

overhead is a bit breathtaking. The
confidential financial report of the

Central Committee to the Cleveland

convention showed, according to

"Exhibit B" that in 1932, the C.C.

alone paid out in wages exactly

$25,584.45 or over one-sixth of its

annual expenditures, whereas In

1933, it paid' out in wages the sum
of $24,374.15, or almost exactly

one-fourth of its annual expendi-

tures, with more than an additional

$30,000 going in the form of sub-

sidies to the district organizations

and other bodies.

To this Central Committee bur-

eaucracy is attached a faithful

group of lesser functionaries who
owe their political existence to ap-

pointment from above. In spite of

the fact that time and again, for

the past few years, official resolu-

tions have vowed that the next

task of the party Is the reduction of

the number of full time paid func-

tionaries, the number continues to

rise. Thus, the well-known "Open
Letter" in the middle of 1933 called

for a cut in the apparatus. Eight
months later, things were worse

than before. Thus, "Chart D" on
the "Organizational Status of the
Party" handed out for the Cleve-

land convention shows that '"BOL"
(Before the Open Letter) there

were 82 full time district function-

aries, and 86 "now" (i.e., February
1034). "BOL" there were 66 full

time section organizers, and "now"
87. "BOL" there were 12 "other

full time section functionaries",

whereas "now" reports 36! In ad-

dition, the chart shows 231 "mass
full time functionaries".

With this as a compact machine
(and these figures are only a part

of (ite whole apparatus), the inner

regime is guaranteed the perfect

unanimity, monolithisra and homo-
geneity of the graveyard.

We have seen how the General
Secretary and the Political Bureau
are handpicked. Let us trace the

system further.

The Political Bureau (read: the
"Gen-Sec") appoints all the dis-

trict organizers. If Browder is a
paper-backed pamphlet edition of

Stalin, the district organizers are
leaflet edtions of Browder. They
select their District Bureaus. In

turn, these actually appoint each
section organizer, who picks him-
self a section bureau subject to the
critical eye of the higher body.
Thus it runs down to the last rung
in the ladder.

Hand-Picking Conrention Delegates

But the party conventions—hasn't

the membership a chance then?
Does it not elect the delegates? It-

does, and It doesn't ; essentially, it

doesn't. In the first place, conven-
tions are increasingly rare. Where-
as in the "Did days—the period of
the Lenin International— conven-
tions were held every year and
sometimes more often, even when
the American Communist party was
underground and illegal, the inter-

vals are far greater now. The
Third International has held only
one congress in the last ten years,

whereas In the three first years of

its existence (the Lenin period) it

held four of them. So in the Am-

erican party: four years went by

before a national convention was
held. In the second place, party

democracy has been so thoroughly

eradicated, that the conventions are

fixed and settled well in advance by
the bureaucracy, and every little

detail is so carefully arranged be-

forehand that every single aspect

of the outcome can easily be fore-

told by Browder. Here is how the

conventions are manufactured:

The section or local conference

elects a "nominating committee"
which has been prepared for it in

advance. After looking over the

field, this committee recommends a

slate for approval by the conven-
tion, which, ninety-nine times out

of a hundred, automatically "elects"

the slate. It almost looks demo-
cratic. The delegates, for the most
part, are not aware of the fact that

both the "nominating committee"
and the slate for the District Com-
mittee have been arranged in fine

detail by the officialdom. It is true,

of course, that additional nomina-
tions are allowed by that unusual
phenomenon, the "independent" or

the uninitiated delegate. But such
nominations very, very rarely alter

the slate, which is pushed through
with all the pressure of the united

bureaucratic apparatus. What hap-

pens at the district conventions Is

repeated faithfully at the national

conventions. Before the Cleveland
convention met, and before even the

district convention met which elec-

'ted the delegates to the national

gathering, Browder was in a posi-

tion to know the name of every

delegate who would attend—practi-
cally to a man. He knew with
even greater exactitude and cer-

tainty just who would be "elected"

to the incoming Central Committee.
The "nominating committee" and
the slate were arranged in advance.

And just as is the case with a
Democratic party candidate in Mis-

sissippi or Alabama—nomination is

equivalent to election. In the deep-
est and truest sense of the word, the
central party bureaucracy appoints

the delegates to the extremely rare
party conventions

!

But why do the members tolerate

such a despotic regime? The an-
swer is that most of them do not
tolerate it.

Baracks Discipline

Workers are attracted to the
party because of its militancy and
its activity, although its activity is

about as effective as churning up a
lot of tepid water in a bowl. The
first, and usually the only principle

they are taught in the party is obe-
dience, disguised under the name
of "discipline". Lenin's axiom that

revolutionary discipline is based

upon understanding, upon freely

and democratically organized dis-

cussion, is considered a petty bour-
geois prejudice in the party today.

In his unit, the new party member
is loaded with a number of tasks,

the reasons for which are not
clearly explained, to him, if at all.

Problems and policies are not dem-
ocratically discussed in the units

under any circumstances. The
"line" has already been settled up
above. Just as it was transmitted

to the "up above" by a still higher
officialdom, so it is transmitted
further down, where a barracks
discipline and not a revolutionary
proletarian discipline is enforced.
The initiative, the resourcefulness,

the intellectual and political devel-

opment of the ranks are thus
choked off from the very outset.

"Theirs not to reason why; theirs

but to sell Daily Workers or go to

demonstrations or shout 'social-

Fascist' today and the opposite to-

morrow."

This is the horrible situation

which the official plenum and con-

vention resolutions of the C.P. refer

to when they speak of the "poor
inner life" of the party. You can't

pick up a resolution without finding

that phrase in it. All sorts of rem-
edies are proposed, but not one of

them touches the iieart of the prob-

lem, the basic cause. Nor can the

Stalinist bureaucracy propose a
fundamental remedy, for the simple
reason that bureaucratism, the abo-

lition of party democracy, is the
direct and immediate cause of the

. . . "poor inner life".

Leaps In—Bounds Out

"Chart B" in the statistical ma-
terial given i ho Cleveland party

convention delegates deals with
"Party Growth—Fluctuation". It

gives the membership of the party,

month by month, from January
1931 to February 1034, along with
the figures of what the membership
would have been "if recruits would
have remained in Party". Thus, at
the beginning of liKJl, the C. P. had
8,51i> members. In February 1934,

it records 22,344 members. The
chart further records the fact that
"if recruits would have remained
in Party", the membership in that

flnonth (Feb. 1934) would have been
r>6,5i)5. In other words, irora the
beginning of 1931 to the beginning
of 1B34, the C. P. took in 48,078
new members, a steady average of

more than 1,300 new members
every month for three years. Of
those. 48,076, there remained in the
party only 13,825; the rest, 34,251,

quit the party. Which means that
out of every four workers who
joined the V.. P. in the last three

years, three left the party and only
one -stayed in it! In 1918, Lenin
said about the peasants who were
quitting the trenches and refusing
to fight any longer, that they were
voting against a continuation of the
war with their feet. For the most
part, it can be repeated today, the
workers who quit the party in such
a hurry are voting against the bu-
reaucracy and its regime with their

feet. Those who stream into the
C. P. are living testimony that the
American workers can be won to
Communism by the thousands. The
mass exodus from the party of

those workers who get a small
sample of the regime and its poli-

cies, is tragic witness to the rav-
ages caused by the pestilence called
Stalinism.

The curse of bureaucratism has
doomed its victim to irremediable
disintegration. The putrescent ob-
stacle of the C.P. must make way

'-for the lusty new movement which
will grow all the more healthily
and strongly because of the lessons
It iearns from the decay of bureau-
cratic Stalinism.

* » «

The next article in this series
will deal with the phenomenon of
corruption in the Stalinist party,
again on the basis of documents,
concrete facts and examples, and
reveal how this festering sore Is
inseparably connected with the sup-
pression of party democracy under
Stalinism.

REVIEWING
THE NEWS

So \«n Can't Take It, Mr. Young!

Owen I). Young, chairman of the

board of the General Electric Com-
pany, counselled the students of an

Arkansas college against the fast

tempo of modern times. "Recent

events." he articulated with a be-

nign ahem, "have gone so fast as to

get out of hand. Today we do not

see great masses of people orderly

and intelligently moving upward
(bless me Hannah, but what does

the dear old gent mean?), but mil-

lions of people in every land hang-

ing on in panic to this treadmill of

terrific speed, which no one seems

able to control."

Oke by us Mr. Young. Why not

start this slowness campaign right

now. And what a marvellous op-

portunity for you to revive that

wood old custom of example setting.

Why not slow down the tempo of

the General Electric works? Give

your men shorter hours, increase

their wages and thus insure for

them more leisure. What? You
say you didn"t mean that at all?

Well, well, well.
t • *

Is There Any Possible Connection

Department?

On Tuesday of last week the pa-

pers carried headlines to the effect

that the war between Bolivia and

Paraguay had taken on a new fer-

ocity. On Wednesday of the same

week, tucked away in a corner of

one of the most respectable of the

morning papers appeared the fol-

lowing item : "The announcement

of the international tin committee

in London of an increase of 40,000

tons in Bolivia's quota means more

than $15,000,000 In Bolivian reve-

nue. Before the increase Bolivia

was exporting 14,000 tons, the rev-

enue permitting her to finance the
Chaco war without any extra tax-
ation." . . . Get the connection.

* * *

Friend or Foe—We Want to Know
The Stalinists have squeezed a

new curl in their peripheral peri

wig. This time it is an organiza-

tion known as "The Friends of the

Tinted Front". Now this column is

a stickler for accuracy. We want
to know, are they friends of any
bind of a united front? Are they

'the friend's of the united front

from below" or are they "the

friends of the united front from
ibove?" There should be no secret

among "friends".
* * •

For a Nickel on the Drum You Get
a Strikebreaking Bnm

(Just a parenthetic remark to

the readers —-Forgive the poetic

headllngs. . . . It's the Spring that's

in the air these days). Now to

the story.

In this week's A. F. of L. Bulletin

we find Mr. William Green ex-

changing felicitations with the

Salvation Army. Had Mr. Green
taken a few minutes off from feli-

citation exchanging and spoken to

a rank and file member of the A. F.

of L. he might have found out that

the Salt is one of the most distin-

guished recruiting agencies for

strike-breakers In this country.

Needless to say Mr. Green did' no
such thing. So we find the notori-

ous Baptist writing to Evangeline

Booth, Commander of the Salvation

Army : "The well wishes, sympathy
and support of the A. F. of L. are

extended to you. . . . We will fol-

low your work with unusual inter-

est and I assure you that we will

endeavor to give the Salvation

Army our continued cooperation

and support."

Leaving Mr. Green for a moment
In the act of "cooperating" with

the S.A. we turn to the notorious

and self-advertised strike-breaker

par excellence, Mr. P. L. Bergoff.

Turning to strike-breaker Bergoff

we find that In his articles for the

New York Post he tells how on
l>eing stuck for scabs on one occa-
sion he trotted down to the Salva-
tion Army and there after a few
words with the captain In charge
Mr. Bergoff was given, the run of
the shelter. So splendid was the
"cooperation" of the S.A. that he
was able to enlist over 200 scabs in

no time at all. Looks like the good
old double cross or Is it double
play? . . . From Bergoff to Booth
to Green.

* • *

Meet the Gang!

Would yon like to meet the lead-

ers of the Minneapolis truck drivers

strike? Would you like to meet the

delegates to the League convention

coming from all parte of this coun-

try and Canada and probably Mex-

ico? Would you like to dance with

us and eat with us and drink with

us at this festive occasion? Of
course you Would. Well—don't tell

nobody hut your best friend and
your best friend's friend that we
are throwing a little shindig at our

headquarters this Saturday night.

Come as guests of the column.

—GLEE.
r -^
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Upturn Hangs Fire

The oft-heralded upturn in Am-
erican business continues to hang
fire with the depression and stag-

nation taking on a prolonged char-

acter. It was the concensus of
opinion of economists that the
summer slump which dragged the
business indices down to record

lows would continue on Into the
fall. Now there are again predic-

tions that the upturn will have to

wait till next spring despite the
holiday season at the year's end.

The heavy industries, the durable
goods industries, have failed to

show improvement. All the efforts

to get housfng construction going
In order to create heavy demands
on the basic forces of production
have not as yet proved effective.

Through the building trades the

bourgeoisie is preparing a new of-

fensive against the standards of

living of the working class—under
the pretext that high labor costs

are the obstacle in the way of a
veal construction boom.
Under these circumstances the

American bourgeoisie, far from
confident of the future, have
reached a stage where they begin
to make up their minds that In

order to save the capitalist system
It will be necessary to resort to ex-

treme measures. With utter dismay
they read in a recent bulletin of the
League of Nations that since last

May the United States is eleventh
on the list of countries in rate of

recovery as measured by indices of
industrial activity. Only four na-
tions — Czechoslovakia, Belgium,
Austria and Poland—made a poorer
showing. Not the least factor in
pushing the finance capitalists to-

ward the road of violent reaction is

the growing evidence of working

class militancy. The second of the
two strike waves that have swept
the entire country recently, showed
far greater readiness to battle on
the part of the proletariat than did
the first, although the strikes were
for the most part failures so far as
achieving actual gains for the
workers was concerned. Already
there are evidences of a third strike
wave ahead, possibly to be herald-

ed in by the building trades work-
ers.

> * •

Danger of Fascism

What is going on in the niinds of

the moneyed interests is strikingly
revealed by General Smedley But-
ler. There can be not the slightest

reason for doubting his story,

whatever his motives for making
public the truth. Butler was ap-
proached with offers of tremendous
financial support by 'Wall Street
financiers in order to have him
'build up a national fascist force
for the purpose of establishing a
fascist dictatorship. MatGuire acted
as the go-between for his employer
Colonel Murphy, and for Clark, in-

heritor of the Singer Sewing Ma-
chine millions. Murphy, who served
with Butler in the army, is an ideal
figure to bring together the actual
drill-sergeants of the forces of

bloody reaction and the financial

backers, belonging himself to both
camps. He is connected with an
imposing list of corporations, among
them the Foreign Credit Corpora-
tion, United States Distributing
Co., Guarantee Trust Co., Aviation
Corporation, Liberty National
Bank, Goodyear Tire and Rubber
Co., Interborough Rapid Transit
Co., New York Transportation Co.,

Bethlehem Steel Co., Youngstown
Sheet and Tube Co., Cuba Cane
Sugar Co., etc Names to be con-
jured with in the fields of banking
and business, companies reeking of
reaction and imperialism. It Is not
difficult to discern, as Is barely
hinted in the press, the ominous
figure of Morgan just back of Col-
onel Murphy. Butler reveals that

the same interests were to approach
General MacArthur, head of the

United States Army, and MacNlder,
former head of the American Le-
gion. Undoubtedly the fascists will

seek close connection with the staff

of the army, through whom they
will be able to secure arms and
drill masters all the more readily

(witness Italy and Germany). It

need not be thought that these pub-
lic disclosures will deter the bank-
ers and big capitalists from their
chosen task. The negotiations with
the possible timber for the "man on
horseback" will now become all the
more secret and hidden from view
—that is all.

* * *

Our Itaek

No worker can fail to realize the
significance of the few facts that
have thus become known, more or
less by chance. The situation In
America is ripe for the attempt on
the part of the capitalists to wipe
out all working class organizations,
political parties and trade unions.
The vast army of unemployed; con-
tinually on the verge of starvation,
can no longer be fed illusions in
place of bread. The impoverished
middle class cannot be satisfied any
longer with promises. We may
look forward to the repetition of
the damagogy of European fascism
in the attempt of finance capital to
ensnare the strata of desperate
workers and petty bourgeoisie in
the net of reaction. Hence it be-
comes the duty of the vanguard of
the proletariat to meet the chal-
lenge of fascism, to intensify its
effort to establish a working class
United Front of Action against
fascism. It becomes the duty of
every class conscious worker to
help build a new revolutionary
party, the only force that can de-
feat rascism. The new Workers
Party shortly to be launched will
dedicate itself to this task and de-
serves the support of all workers.

—JACK WEBER.
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H. D„ BRONX—
Question: The draft programatic thesis of the

C.L.A. presents as a perspective the possibility that

the working class movement in the United' States

may ship, or very rapidly pass through, the reformist

stage. What Is the basis for this? In this connec-

tion, would you explain the reason for the differences

between the working class movement here and in

Europe?

Answer: In Europe, at the time of the advent of

capitalism as the dominating mode of production and

the transformation of the state power to this mode,

practically all the land was private property, to

which, primarily, is due the sharpness to which class

lines were drawn. Only exceptional proletarians

could climb out of their class inside the State boun-

daries. The "surplus" proletariat or the landless

sons of farmers who sought a way out could find it

only by migrating to the colonies of America, Africa,

or Australia, where, by opening new land, mines,

etc., the class relationships were renewed. In the

"mother" countries, however, the class consciousness

brought forth by the relative rigidity of class lines

resulted in comparatively large organizations of the

proletariat.

In the United States all this "colonization", be-

cause of free laud, took place within the state boun-

daries so that class relationships were in a constant

flux, blurring the class lines and resulting in small

working elass organizations.

This entire development occurred while capitalism

was In its progressive stage, and at a time when it

had the possibilities, with super profits extracted

front the colonies, to bribe certain sections of the

proletariat, to create an "aristocracy" of labor, upon

which reformism bases itself and by means of whom
reformism seized both the large European (we ex-

clude Hussion) and the small American labor move-

ments.

However, times have changed. The material basis

lor the blurring of class lines, free land, in the

United States no longer exists. <The number of

farms in this country which increased from l,449,0T:t

in 1850 to (1,448,343 in 1920 declined to tt.288,648 by

1930. Jn 1910, 1!>,38H,30U people, 32.5% of the total,

were employed in agriculture. By 1930, these had

declined to 10.471.99S or 21.4% of the total.) The

ending of this material basis for the political back-

wardness of the American worker, corresponds In

point of time with the decline of capitalism inter-

nationally, and, with this decline, the end ot the

conditions which make reformism possible, as Eu-
ropean experience ho eloquently testifies.

This is the "combined" development to which we
refer and which makes possible not only a rapid

tempo of working class development in the country

hut a "skipping" over of the stage through which

the European workers have gone.

To a great extent, of course, this will depend upon

the ability of the new party to influence events In a

revolutionary direction.
* * *

S. a, HEW YORK—
Question: Certain Socialists, with whom I discuss,

claim that the Austrian experience is proof that

armed insurrection against the capitalist state is

futile. How would you answer this?

Answer: One thing the Austrian experience does
prove: To attempt almost any struggle, not to speak
of armed insurrection, against capitalism, under the

paralyzing leadership of the Social Democracy, is

futile.

Actually, the relationship of forces favored the

Austrian workers according to both Deutsch and Otto
Bauer. Even if the reaction could count as reliable

all the troops, police, Helmwehr, etc., It could' muster
no more than 60,000 men as against 80,000 Schutz-
bunders. Two thirds of Vienna, 90% of the workers
(i.e. the control of production, transport and com-
munication), and 407c of the total Austrian popula-

tion were Social Democratic, to which must be added
the organs of local government of which the party
disposed. Had the Austrian Marxist leadership

wanted it, the procuring of arms would have been a

comparatively simple matter under the circumstances.

Why was this immeasurably superior force defeat-

ed? It was betrayed. The enemy was systematically

presented with the best political and material posi-

tions by the leadership of the Social Democracy,'who
placed their faith not in the masses but in Dollfuss

and Miklas.

One could go into great detail to prove our point

but let the following statement ot Otto Bauer himself

suffice: "We could have answered that (the disper-

sion of the Parliament in 1933.—Ed. > on March 15
with the general strike. N'ever were the conditions

for a successful strike so favorable as on that day.
. . . The woriring masses awaited toe signal to fight.

. . . The military organization of the government was
far weaker than in February 1934. At that time we
might have triumphed." (See the Review of Otto
Bauer's and Deutsch's pamphlets in the New Inter-

national of July 1934 for further facts.)

The Austrian experience also proved, beyond the

shadow of a doubt, that it Is Impossible for the pro-

letariat to come to power by parliamentary means.
fascism will strangle the proletariat before it re-

ceives 51% of the votes. Armed Insurrection is not
only necessary but Inevitable, If the working class

is not to go down in defeat. The Austrian events
showed that not the armed insurrection—without
which there can be no hope of the workers taking
power—but the mealy-mouthed, treacherous leader-

ship of Austro-MarxIsm was futile and disastrous for

the proletariat.

Who Arcifie Defenders of thell. S. S. R.?

JCINT DANCE
Saturday, Dec. 15th 9 p.m.

Entertainment - Music

1RVI1C PIAIA
living Plaza and 15 th Street

Admission Tickets 30c. :

:

40c At Door.

Auspices: Communist League of America and

American Workers Party.

November New International Out

The November issue or the New International is

just off the press! Get your copy early. The October

issue was completely sold out. Among the contents

In this issue are letters from Marx, Trotsky and

Raltovsky on Russia, a letter from Spain, ah article

on the Negro question, book reviews, archive ma-

terial' ete., etc., etc. 15c per copy; $1.60 a year;

*1 for BeTftb iaenes.

The Independent Labor Party

of Creat Britu in has issued a

call to all working class political

parties and organizations for an
international united front against

Fascism and war. An invitation

to this conference was sent,

among the others, to the Interna-

tional Secretariat of the Interna-

tional Communist League. The
reply to this appeal by the French.

Communist Party, proposing our
exclusion as a condition for its

participation, is the subject of

the letter of the International

Secret [| riat .—Ed

.

• * *

REPLY TO THE I.L.P.

Copy to All Working Class

Organizations

Dear Comrades,
The French Communist Partj in

its letter of . . . 1934 has given its

consent to your proposal to convene

an Inlerniitional Conference to con-

stitute ii united front of struggle

on an international scale on the

condition Mint the organizations

called "Trotskyism" be excluded'.

This reservation cannot but cause

astonishment : on the one hand the

sections of the Comintern declare

on every opportunity that the or-

ganizations of Hoishevik-Leninists
J

( •'Trotsky ists" ) are tin "insignifi-

cant quantity'* On the other hand
|

the most important section of the

Comintern conditions its partieipa-

1

lion in ;i world congress on the

iidmission or non-admission of "in-

finltesmal groups" Every conscious

worker wilt say to himself: Per-

haps their quantity is not so neg-

libtbie.

The reasons that the French sec-

tion of the Comintern give for their

attitude is that we, Bolshevik-Len-

inists, are "open enemies" of the

n.S.S.It. A stupefying reason! The
Comintern is in united front nego-

tiations with the leaders of the

Second International, Vandervelde

and Fritz Adler, iind the French

Stalinists run niter Jouhaux for

a united front. Vandervelde was
always the opponent of the October

Revolution, the official attorney of

the terrorists who hud attempted

to assassinate Lenin and Trotsky.

Jouhaux does not see any principle

difference between the Soviet gov-

ernment and the capitalist govern-

ments. In practice he is always

ready to support his government

against the workers' state. All

these facts do not hinder the Stal-

inists in the least—since their last

turn and until a new order—from
making or seeking a united front

with these open enemies of the

Soviet dictatorship. We see that

the only argument advanced by the

Stalinists against sitting at the

same table with the Bolshevik-Len-

inists does not hold water. But to

this must be added, and this is the

decisive point, that far from being

open or concealed enemies o£ the

Soviet state, we are and will remain

its most decisive defenders. Our
international organization and our

sections have always eliminated

from Its ranks those elements who
did not know how to discern under

the nationally limited and conserv-

ative bureaucracy the basis of a

workers' state, which aided by the

international revolution, can and

should' develop victoriously towards
the building of the socialist society.

Our real crime—and this is the

only one—is that we always dis-

tinguish and teach the workers to

distinguish between the bureaucra-

cy, which, thriving on the defeats

of the world proletariat, has be-

come an enormous tumor on the

body of the Soviet state, and the

workers' state itself.

The bureaucracy of the Comin-
tern not only has never wanted to

admit this distinction, but has never

permitted any of its members at

any time during the last eleven

years to raise the least supposition

that the Soviet bureaucracy could

have been able to commit any mis-

takes. Our crime consists also in

that, always remaining defenders

of the ll.S.S.It., as a workers' state,

we did not share the Stalinist dog-

ma of the infallibility of the Soviet

bureaucracy, which has detached-

itself from control by the masses in

order to submit itself to a com-
pletely personal regime. We do
not want to Insist on the fact, al-

though it is incontestable, that

everything that has been progres-

sive in the activity of the Soviet

bureaucracy < industrialization, col-

lectivization, five-year plan) was
borrowed, later to be bureaucrati-

eally deformed, from the ideas and
the program of the Bolshevik-Len-

in iwts. Every conscious worker

can verify this by looking at the

documents, at the deeds, year by
year, month by month.
But what matters especially and

what concerns the international

conference is to emphasize that the

principle of infalliblity of the Sov-

iet leaders is necessary for the

Comintern and its sections in order

better to pretend their own infal-

libility. You know, as we do, that

internal criticism no longer exists

in the Stalinist organizations. The
most improbable turns are ordered

by telegraph and often by tele-

phone. The renunciation of the

theory of the third period, of social

fascism, and also the turn on the

united front, are indisputably pro-

gressive steps But every conscious

worker can and should say to him-
self that tomorrow these reforms

can be changed just as unexpected-

ly by counter reforms, since the

bureaucracy freed from control by

The International Secretariat Replies to the

Calumnies of the French Stalinists

the ranks obeys only the commands
from above and pretends to Infalli-

bility.

The Marxist method of the united

front presupposes the right of every

party to give its critical opinion on

the attitude of its ally. It is only

thus, in action, that the masses can
be educated. The Stalinists, in re-

jecting the most elementary lessons

of Marx and Lenin, have connected

the realization of the united front

with the abandonment of reciprocal

criticism. This is the only method
at their disposal to preserve the

myth of their infallibility and one
must look here for the explanation

of the hatred and their fear of the

"insignificant quantity" of "Trot-

skyists" whom they are very far

Irom neglecting.

For eleven years we followed

step by step the entire policy of

the Comintern. Whether it con-

cerned the pretended "workers and
peasants" parties for the Orient,

the Chinese revolution with the

subordination of the proletariat to

the bourgeois party of the Kuo Min
Tang, the Anglo-Russian Commit-
tee, the attitude of the Polish Com-
munist party which supported Pil-

sudsky's coup d'etat in 19'26, the

policy of the third period' with its

adventurist ravages, the theory and
practice of social fascism which
led to Ihe catastrophe in Germany,
the same policy in Austria and
Spain where it condemned to im-
potence the sections of the Comin-

tern, finally the present policy of

the French Communist Party which
opposes the creation of the workers'

militia—in all these decisive ques-

tions and in many other important

cases we have always counterposed

the Marxist policy to the Stalinist

policy and predicted the fatal con-

suiiuenccs of the latter. Let every

conscious worker compare our pro-

posals and our prognoses with the

march of events and he will know
on whose side the truth rests. It

is this situation that makes it un-

acceptable and impossible for the

Stalinist sections to face us before

an international proletarian forum.

From the moment when the walls

of infallibility begin to crack the

entire Comintern bureaucracy will

fall to pieces. That is why the

Stalinists carefully avoid contact

with an organization which is

deeply familiar with their history,

their mistakes and even their

crimes.

But whatever the psychological

explanation for their attitude. It is

politicall impermissible. The very

meaning of the united front con-

sists in that one does not demand
from his allies a preliminary reco-

gnition of ideas and opinions which

they do not hold. If the "Trotsky-

ists" are the open enemies of the

I'.S.S.It., this should inevitably ap-
pear in common action and we will

thus discredit ourselves in the eyes

of the proletarian vanguard. If

the Stalinists truly believe In what
they advance they should welcome
our appearance beside them in an
international working class forum.
But no, they are far from taking

this road, and they are right, not

as a revolutionary organization but

as a conservative bureaucracy

:

open and candid discussion will

leave not a trace of the prestige of

infallibility.

The international proletarian

vanguard has the greatest interest

in hearing '•' clear opinion on

this question, on which the devel-

opment of the world revolution de-

pends In great part. Abusing the

prestige of the workers' state,

which we are the first to recognize

and to support, and wasting its

practically inexhaustible material,

the apparatus of the Comintern
blocks the road to all revolutionary

education, which can only be in-

culcated by free criticism in an at-

mosphere of loyalty.

We would seek in vain this loy-

alty in the attitude of the Stalin-

ists, even after their last turn.

Only yesterday they declared that

the French Socialist party was the

twin brother of fascism and the

I.L.I', left social fascist. Today they

denounce our French friends who
joined the S.F.I.O. in order there

to work loyally on the basis of

their principles and their methods

as the wreckers of the socialist

party. They "fraternally" warn

Leon ilium and Paul Fnure that

our "sham maneuvers" threaten the

unity of the S.P. and at the same
time in the official publications of

the Comintern they denounce us as

lackeys of Leon Blum and by that

fact of Doumergne, and so on.

We believe that even the organ-

izations which are quite hostile to

the BoLshcvlk-Leninist conceptions

have the supreme duty of refuting

with every ounce of energy the pre-

tension of the Stalinists of putting

the workers' world under the re-

volver of an ultimatum and poison-

ing the atmosphere of the united

front by slanders and dishonest In-

trigues instead of assisting it by
frank, criticism and loyal collabor-

ation.

The proletarian vanguard always
and especially now after the terri-

ble defeats needs revolutionary

clarity. We are far from contest-

ing the right of the Stalinists, even
the bureaucrats, to participate in

common actions, but they should

atop considering themselves as a

special caste above the plebian pro-

letarians and above all they should

use arguments and not insults. In

the name of all our sections, whjch
grow in influence and in number in

nearly all the countries of the

world, we declare ourselves ready

to face the Stalinists and their ac-

cusations before any national or

international forum.
—The International Secretariat of

the International Communist
League (Bolshevik-Leninists)

WORLD OF LABOR

Spiking a Canard in the

Daily Worker

A STATEMENT BY JOSEPH FOX
ON HIS RESIGNATION FROM
THE C.PX'JS.A.

To the Comrades in the C. P. and
Workers in the Fond Industry

:

The stool-pigeon tactics to which

the leaders of the Communist
(Stalinist) Party resort against

workers who disagree with their

rotten policies and tactics of split-

ting the working-class is best il-

lustrated in the ''Workers Enemies

Exposed" columns in the Daily

Worker.
There was not one single iota of

truth in the slanderous accusations

against me, and I would have never

bothered answering it were it not

for the fact that that statement

plays into the hands of our worst

enemies, the Department of Justice.

Furthermore, it gives the officials

of the A. F. ot L. justification for

my expulsion, gives them ample
reasons to refuse my reinstatement

into the local, and helps the bosses

to spread the blacklist against me,

thus depriving me of the possibility

of earning my bread and butter.

I resigned from the Communist
Party because I am in total dis-

agreement with its trade union

policies and tactics, particularly,

with the policies the leadership of

the Food Workers Industrial Union.

They advised and ordered me to

carry out a line in Local 302 of the

A. F. of L. which resulted in im-

prisonment of myself and five others

for three and a half months in jail,

expulsion of myself and 12 other
oppositionists from the A. F. of L.,

the loss of our jobs and means of

livelihood and the strengthening of

the racketeering officials in the

local to a position of absolute dic-

tatorial power.
Today the leadership of the "In-

dustrial Union" are in league with

the worst strike-breakers and rack-

eteering officials in Local 302 and
work hand in glove with them.

I have demanded to know on

many occasions from the leaders of

the Industrial Union, why they did

not. even in a single Instance raise

the question of our reenstatement

into Local 302. and their replies

were tantamount to a direct refu-

sal.

I have in my possession a letter

dated June 11, 1034 and signed by
the Secretary of the Food Workers
Indusrtial Union addressed to

"Dear Comrade Fox" wherein,

amongst other things, he states

that "I would therefore like to talk

matters over with you as to what
we could do in order to rectify

some of our previous mistakes

made"! This Rings the ugly word
"liar" into the faces of the stool-

pigeons in the C.P. who are respon-

sible for issuing the "expose"
against me in the Daily Worker,

I have issued a signed statement
to my unit on the night of my re-

signation (four months ago) in

which I explained my disagree-

ments with the political line fol-

lowed by the C. P and C. I. and
which Section No. 5. according to

all indications, has suppressed to

this very day.

The comrades in my unit have
had only the highest regard and
esteem for me, and up to date are
still on the most friendly terms

Out of C P. - For New Party

The influence ot the new party

movement, taking form in the

approaching fusion of the A.W.P.

and the C.L.A., is being felt in

all sections and tendencies of the

labor movement. Even the case-

hardened, bureaucratic cell that

is the Communist party is begin-

ning to stir. Several weeks ago

a leading Negro militant of the

Philadelphia district of the C. P.

joined our ranks. Lust week we
published the statements of two

outstanding Sew York trade un-

ionists placing the cross on their

connections with Stalinism. Be-

low is a declaration of two rank

and file C, P. members declaring

for the Fourth International and
calling on other Communist party

members to follow their example.

We are certain, that as the new
party gains in force their ex-

ample wilt be followed not by in-

dividuals but by tens and hun-

dreds of workers disgusted with

the rotten inner regime and the

fatal policies of Stalinism.—Ed.
t • *

Nov. 20, 1SKW

Dear Comrades:
We the undersigned members of

the Commulust Party realize now
that the mistakes of the Commu-
nist Parties ot the world, arising

out of Stalin's theory of building

socialism in one country, have
brought only defeat to the working

class and have converted the Third

International info a reactionary

force in the working class move-
ment. Stalin's theory of the four

class party in China resulted in a

direct betrayal of the Chinese pro-

letariat: Warskl, the official leader

of the Polish Communist Party,

called upon the Polish workers to

support Pilsudski and played into

the hands of the reactionary forces

of Polish Fascism : the miserable

theory of the united front from be-

low and social fascism were re-

sponsible in great measure in de-

feating the working class of Cer-

many and facilitating Hitler's rise

to jxiwer.

We lind from our experience that

the Communist Party is controlled

by a bureaucratic clique who expel

all members who'dare question its

policies. The minute we raised our
voice, protesting against some of

lhi< policies of the party, we were
promptly labeled "counter-revolu-

fiouary Trotskyites" and isolated

from the party membership.
Recuuse the party members are

stifled by this bureaucratic appar-

atus and the party is therefore un-
able to learn from its past mistakes
and to correct these mistakes, we
came to the conclusion that the

downfall of the Cennan Communist
Party without a struggle spelled

the death of the Third Internation-

al as a revolutionary force, just as

August 4th, 3S>14, revealed the

bankruptcy of the Second Interna-

tional and the necessity of building

new revolutionary parties and a

new International.

As honest revolutionists, our
duty dictates that we place loyalty

to the world revolution above party
loyalty and Join the ranks of those
who are fighting for new revolu-

tionary parties and a new, a Fourth
International. Such a party is now
being launched by the fusion of the

Communist League of America and
the American Workers Party. We
feel that it is our revolutionary

duty to join the ranks of this party
and urge all our fellow Communists
to follow onr example.

—S. GREENBEKG
1. GREENBEKG

Unit 3015.

N.y. Organization

Notes

Our young Spartacan group in

Newark has shown this week that

it is an organization composed of

real, two-fisted fighting young

workers, who don't take no gaff

from nobody ; neither the Stalin-

ists, the Socialists, the police, nor

anybody else.

After our Rpartacans initiated a

united front against fascism, they

were quietly ducked by the Young
People's Socialist League who
shamefully capitulated to the ulti-

matum of the Young Stalinists:

"United either with them or with

with me. They realise that the

failures in the unit are due to the

stupid policies that they are forced

to carry out.

I have spoken to many workers
in the A. F. of L. with whom I

worked as a class conscious oppo-

sitionist in Local 302 and they are

ever ready to attest their signatures

to a statement ahout my revolu-

tionary character and loyalty to

the interests of the working class.

It is high time that the honest

Communist workers put a stop to

such open stool-pigeon tactics of

the leadership of the C.P.

—JOSEPH FOX.

us.

Lawrence Dennis, the fascist,

was scheduled to speak at the Uni-

versalis! Church. On the same
platform. Kingdon of the Socialist

Party, on the invitation of the

right Bev. darner, was going to

'refute" the Fascist's arguments.
The Y.P.S.L.-Y.C.L. united front

made arrangements to picket the
church.

Our young Spartacans, slandered

by the Stalinists, excluded by the

Y.P.S.L.- Y.C.L. united front, broke
through these obstacles, came down
thirty strong with their banners
and flags—the largest single dele-

gation on the picket line; fought
the police the hardest, and revealed
their true colors, in action, to the
workers of Newark.

They are now going ahead with
plans to inform the Young People's

Socialist League of the action taken
by their organization and will write
a letter of protest to the Essex
County executive committee of the
Young People's Socialist League.

WANTED
The Convention Arrangements

Committee wants the services of

eight League or Spartacus Youth

members throughout the conven-

tions, to help in the kitchen. Re-

port to Rose Karnser at the Na-

tional Office.

THE L.S.I.-C.I. NEGOTIATIONS
The Events in Spain and flu' Fourth International.

We are constrained to note that the L.S.I. (Second
International) and the ('. 1. continue to view the

question of the united'front on an international scale

not as a matter of revolutionary action but as a game
of hide-and-seek and political alibis.

This time the C. 1. has the edge, having addressed

a letter to the Bureau of the I..S.1. It succeeded In

obtaining a refusal.

I'revimis'y the Comintern was* opposed to every

international proposition of the L.S.I, and favored

common action of nntiunal sections only.

Today the L.S.I, prefers the national united front.

It has been taken in by the Stalinist maneuver. This

has to be said not for the purpose of excusing the

miserable auswei- of Vandervelde and Adler hut to

understand the Villi significance of these negotiations.

They have nothing in common with revolutionary

internat ioimilsm.
Insofar as Ihe real existence of the Second Inter-

national is concerned there are few illusions remain-

ing in the left wing of French socialism. The com-
rades of Bataille ( Battle, organ of left wing in

French K. P.| recognize the necessity of a new in-

ternational, but label us as sectarians or supersti-

tious people because we cling to the number four.

The number is of little importance, says la Bataille.

We fear that If is not merely an arithmetical dif-

ference. When we say Fourth International we mean
by an international whose platform will assimilate

the positive and negative oxi>erience of the Second
and Third Interiiiitionals. Not a balance sheet of

mistakes but a guide to action on solid foundations.

For this we have no faith in the I. .S.I. Their "in-

ternationalism" is always limited to a warm ex-

change of telegrams.

An international consisting of elements evolving in

directly opposite directions can only exist on paper.

While the Dutch social democrats rally to reaction-

ary positions the old ministers of the Spanish bour-
geois republic lead the armed insurrection.

But this very fact, thai wherever there lias been
an armed uprising against the bonapartlst. or fascist

reaction, we find the lett socialists, with its progres-
sive side and also it< defects in a predominant role,

leads us lo pose Ihe question: What has happened
to llle international appointed to lead the revolution-

ary struggles, of the proletariat, the Third Interna-

tional?

We have heard it said that the C. I. played a
"leading role" in the Spanish events. However,
every militant must avoid taking as revolutionary in-

terna tionalfsm. theatrical proclamations after the
battle, or the tearful hypocrisies nf a Cachin on the
dilatory response of the L.S.I.

Wlial must he taken into account is the policy of
the C.i. for preparation and support of the Spanish
revolution.

In the September issue of the Communist Interna-
tional we iire given a very clear answer on this
question.

It really ap|>eais that the C. I. understood that the
si niggle of the Spanish proletariat would lead it to

the brink of insurrection. The International speaks
abstractly of these eventualities and declares that
the small communist party is better prepared for
them than the big socialist party.

What were the directives of the C. I. In prepara-
tion for the insurrection'; They try to pick a quarrel
with Largo Caballcro. They reproach this ex-refor.
mist with neglec'ing the struggle for "partial" de-
mands. To abandon them, they say, means "to re-

treat before the enemy"
"The continual capitulation of the Austrlans be-

fore fascism consisted precisely in that", in other
words, in a revolutionary period one must be careful
to he more reformist than the reformists.

On the other hand they abstractly pore Ihe slogan
of Soviets, while they ignore the workers alliance as
the organ of struggle, as the possible embryo of the
organs of power. The Stalinists must baptise every
mass committee as soviet, and no matter what hap-
pens they continue to shout "Soviets Everywhere".

In this connection let us recall the appreciation of
I.'llumanire for July :Srd, 1'.)?A on this workers al-
liance, printed in bold face: it concerns itself with
the tasks of the Catalunian C. P.

"It is also necessary for it," said Peri, "to de-
nounce the pretentious Workers Alliance of Catalonia,
a bloc of renegades from the party, of Trotskyists,
anarchists, social fascists who fraudulently cloak
themselves in the mantle of unity, but in reality sup-
port the policy of Ihe Ceneralidad."

Besides this there is nothing in the article of the
Communist International which allows us to believe
that the "revolutionary leadership" prepared the
masses for the general strike and the armed insur-
rection. Nothing specific on the necessity of build-
ing the righting organizations, the militia. Not a
slogan on the arming of the workers. All that is left
to the tender mercies of Largo Caballero and Prleto.
The lessons of October are transformed Into ab-

stract and pedantic propaganda. It is no longer part
of the life of the Third International.

In these conditions, the necessity for a new revo-
lutionary International, ihe Fourth International,
becomes obvious. By its evolution towards revolu-
tionary positions the left wing socialists are passing
over the abstract ballyhoo of the Stalinists. It is
our duty to accelerate this evolution by a Arm and
intransigent struggle for the principles of Leninism.
Then the "Road of October" will no longer be a mere
phrase for reviews of the epigones.

—La Verite, Nov. 2, 1934
* * »

"KEPIBLICAN MILITIA" MARCHES IN CHILE
The rising wave of Fascism, that sweeps through

Europe, reaches South America also. A Fascist
movement is developing in Chile under the protecting
wing of the "liberal" Alessandd regime. The recent
march in Santiago de Chile of several thousand mem-
bers ot the "Republican Militia" was a demonstration
of force by the blackest reactionary elements of that
country and a direct threat to he Chilean proletariat.
The Chilean Communist Lett, conscious of its role

as the workers' vanguard, took the initiative In
building up a serious united front movement that
included the Socialist party and numerous trade
unions, for the carrying on of an active struggle
against the Fascist menace. A general strike and
counter demonstration were called by our comrades.
A number of the factories in and about the city were
tied up as was also a large part of the construction
Industry. The local Stalinists contributed their share
by impeding the spread of the general strike to the
more basic industries.

Impromptu Dance
To Greet Delegates Coming for

League Convention

At Our Headquarters 144 2nd Ave.l
Sat. Nov. 24th 8 p. m.
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NewarkAnti-NaziProtest

Split by Stalinists, YPSL
On Sunday night, Nov. 18, Law-

rence Dennis, fascist, came to the

Universalis Church in Newark to

speak on tlie -(Joining Fascism".

About 150 were in the mass picket

line to protest his speaking, a dem-

onstration called by a united front

between the Y.C.L. and Y.P.S.L.

However, the organization that set

on foot the united front in Newark
and played a militant part in the

picket line was excluded from the

united front negotiations. Follow-

ing Is a factual account of the unit-

ed front negotiations and of the

demonstration Sunday night, and ol

the part the excluded Spartacus

youth League played throughout.

Sept. 15.—Spartacus Youth League

(S.X.L.) delegates in a discussion

with two E.G. members of the Y.P.

S.L. on the united front, proposed

a joint letter of Y.P.S.L. and S.Y.L.

to the Y.C.L. asking the latter to

participate in a united front on

specific issues. They were invited

to discuss the matter before the

next E.G. meeting of the Y.P.S.L.

Oct. 2.—At Y.P.S.L. E.C. meeting

our delegates repeated the proposal,

stressing the necessity of a broad

united front of all working class

organizations, especially as in New-
ark there was a strong fascist youth

movement. The E.C. voted to send

a letter to their N.C. to ask author-
]

ity to send the joint letter with the]

S.Y.L. to tie Y.C.L. for the purpose i

of effecting the united front in

Newark. The N.C. gave them this

authority. (They voted to send a

joint letter with the S.Y.L.)

Nov. 8.—The S.Y.L. received a

communication stating "We realize

that the S.X.L. is anxious to bring

about a united front, and we ex-

tend to you the hand of comrade-

ship", inviting us to send delegates

to a united front conference at their

headquarters (Y.P.S.L. on Nov. 11.

The X.C.L. was invited through a

similar letter.

Nov. 11—The Y.U.I.
.
si>nt no of-

ficial delegate to the conference

because the "Trotskyites" were in-

vited. Karlson, Y.C.L. organizer,

appeared however, to present their

viewpoint to the Yipsels. His main

avguintaitss were that we were in-

slgnificent and we shouid prove

our revolutionary sincerity by not

opposing something so important as

a united front. Our speaker point-

ed out lhat something insignificant

could not prevent something as im-

portant as the united front. Fur-

ther, that in the last two years they

had entered rive united fronts with

us in New York alone, and that as

sincere revolutionaries it was our

duty to determinedly tight lor a

broad united front including all

working class organizations, as

against the sectarian united front

policy of the Y.C.L. More, that the

national policy as stated by the

Y.P.S.L. N.C. is: "All subdivisions

are instructed to refuse to agree to

any arrangements which barred

any group from the united front

that is willing to cooperate in sup-

port of the joint program." Obvi-

ously, the national policies of the

Y.P.S.L. and S.Y.L. are directly op-

posed to the national policy of ex-

cluding certain organ!nations from

the united front, the latter being

the program of the Y.C.L. Karlson

stated that the Y.P.S.L. and Y.C.L.

both had their national policies

and' that there would be no united

front if we were included, at least

with the Y.C.L. participating. A
Y.P.S.L. delegate stated that they

were considering a state-wide unit-

ed front and that the S.Y.L. would

automatically be excluded from the

first negotiations, as they are not

a state organization, but that the

Y.P.S.L. would insist on their in-

clusion in the united front. This

latter would apply locally, that is,

to Newark. The meeting broke up

here, and the S.Y.L. delegates left.

After we left a united front was

formed on the .same day on a local

scale between Y.P.S.L. and Y.C.L.

against the speaking of the Fascist

Dennis. We knew nothing about

this until Thursday night On
Thursday a joint leaflet appeared

on the streets (of Y.C.L. and Y.P.

S.L.) calling for a demonstration to

stop the Fascist Dennis from

speaking. Thursday night an S.Y.L.

delegate approached two members

of (he joint committee for the dem-

onstration asking to be included in

it. The Y.C.L. refused, saying we
would have to march under their

banners as individuals ; the old

-'United Front from Below" again!

Friday night a special meeting of

the S.Y.L. decided to participate in

the demonstration under their own
banners. On the night of the dem-

onstration a picket line of about

150 marched, about forty of whom
were under our banners. Our slo-
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gans "For the United Front of all

Working Class Organizations" and
"No Platforms for Fascists" echoed

up and. down the picket line. When
a Spartacist was manled by a cop,

Y.C.L.ers and Yipsels shouted
"Hold your ground, Leo". After

the mass picketing an anti-fascist

rally was held ill a nearby hall.

Our delegate asked the chairman
for one of our speakers to be al-

lowed the floor. He spoke about
expenses. We agreed to share ft.

We were refused a sneaker, and our
banners were removed from the

front of the room. The Wobblies,

incensed at the exclusion of what
they termed the "militant pickets",

wanted to start a demand for an
S.Y.L. speaker from the floor. How-
ever, we did not want a recurrence

of the Madison Square riot. The
Wobblies went outside and in a
street meeting condemned strongly

the splitting tactics Of the C.P. The
l.YV.W., A.W.I*., Lovestoneites and
(lit1 C.L.A. publicly condemned the

.sectarian exclusion of the S.Y.L.

from Hie demonstration.

The Fascists are strong in New-
ark and drill often. They are armed.
New broad united fronts must be

created. A "United Workers Guard"
is on the order of the day, which
must be representative of all labor
organizations. We call upon all

workers everywhere : Against sec-

tarianism! For the united front of

mII working class organizations!

—ABNE COLTS.

Spartacus Youth

Convention

Frisco and Los Angeles delegates

to the first national convention of

u.e iipai'iiicns Youth league, to be
held in New York City beginning
December ;i. arc already on their

way. In addition, delegates are
expected from Minneapolis, Youngs-
town, Pittsburgh, Newark, Phila-

delphia, New Haven, Toronto, Can-
ada, Chicago and New York. Fra-
ternal delegates are expected from
such cities as Detroit and Colum-
bus, Ohio.

The first national convention will

coincide with the third anniversary
of the publication of Young Spar-
tacus and the beginning of our
youth movement. On the basis of

the evperience accumulated and the

forces a^erniiled in this period the

Spartacus Youth are now ready to

go forward to greater deeds.

provisions are being made for

sleeping quarters :md feeding of

delegates. All friends able to

house a delegate, contribute food
or money should write to : Rose
Karsner, 144 Second Avenue. New
York City.

The convention agenda will in-

clude reports on all the draft reso-

lutions—covering every important
phase of youth work, the planned1

fusion of the C.L.A. and the A.W.P.
and election of a new national com.
mittee.

.Most of the branches of the 8.Y.

L. have had intensive discussions
iif the dralt resolutions. In fact

discussion on tiie basic problems of

the revolutionary youth movement
lias been taking place for over a

year in the ranks of Spartacus
Youth on the basis of the draft
resolutions on youth work sent out
by the national committee at that
time.

weavers Set

Strike Deadline
(Continued from Page 1)

Keller, be elected delegate to the
convention. A motion was made
and overwhelmingly carried to re-

ject this recommendation. Subse;
tpienfly when Keller ran for dele-

gate he received only a handful of

votes.

In the face of the determined re-

sistance and unbroken ranks of the
striking dye workers, the bosses
found that their trump eard, the
resort to open force—was just a
deuce. NOT A DYE PLANT IS
NOW OPERATING IN THE AREA
COVERED BY TIIE STRIKE. And'
not. a plant will continue to operate
until the bosses meet the workers'
demands. So now the bosses are
again resorting fo "talking with the
workers". And the yellow press is

again yowling that the strike will

end "this week". Not on your
terms, gentlemen.

A monster parade, was held last

week in Passaic, This week another
wilt be held in Paterson, despite all

the obstacles the bosses are trying

to put np. The ranks of the silk

workers are not to be confused or
disorganized this time. Whether
the bosses like it or no, whether
Keller is sad or glad, this time the
issues are going to be faced and
fought squarely—Paterson and the
entire silk Industry demand a
UNION SHOP—and not a piece of

pain>r and an arbitration board to

maintain unbearable working con-
ditions. The silk workers demand
the 30-HOUR WEEK—and not pro-
duction on the stagger plan with
discrimination against all milftant
and active union men. They de-

mand wages on which men who
work can at least maintain a de-

cent standard and not starve.

TWO ANNIVERSARIES

One aspect of the recent celebra-

tion of October in Moscow has

been insufficiently dwelt upon by

the revolutionary press in the Unit-

ed States. It remained for the

bourgeois press, particularly the

New York Times, to feature the

quiescent, non-international, non-

revolutionary character of the 17th

anniversary.

It will be remembered that it

was not long before November 7

that Karl Radek's interview witb,

the Post correspondent, in which
he spoke like a labor faker about
the hopelessness of the revolution-

ary movement in bourgeois Ameri-
ca, gave the cue of Soviet pacifism

to the bourgeois correspondents in

Moscow.
Neither Radek's statements to

the Post, nor the Denny dispatches

on the celebration, have elicited a

counter statement from Stalinist

quarters.

Lest it be thought that the bour-

geois press is slandering Soviet

politics, turn to the New Massee of

November 13, 1934, and find buried

In the editorial paragraphs their

only comments on the anniversary
of the Revolution

:

Consolation In Figures

"The most gratifying way we
know of celebrating a Soviet anni-

versary is a careful perusal of

Soviet, graphs and figures. No ora-

tory, no rhetoric, no poetry can
convey the grandeur of the prole-

tarian revolution and socialist con-
struction us can the simple matter
of fact statements of Soviet arith-

metic."

Alter citing many really heart-

ening figures the Stalinist sage con-
tinues : "Add to this the tremendous
sains in the realm of culture; and
to this again, the triumphs in in-

ternational relations during the
past twelve months, and you have
ii record of achievements unparal-
leled even in the unparalleled his-

tory of the Soviets.''

The Daily Worker simply prints

its own description, which ignores
the political angle, while singing a
lyric to "Socialism". Such doping
ot the American proletariat calls

for the belladonna of sharp criti-

cism.

Revisionism with a Vengeance
No one is surprised at these

things any longer. Each year as
the Soviet Union grows in mechan-
ical strength, the more graceful is

the Stalinist curtesy to the ruling
bourgeoisies of the world, the lees

thought of, and the less beckoned
to, is the world proletariat. Arith-
metical proletarian revolution along
with faith in "the triumphs in in-
ternational relations" (the League
of Nations

! ) express revisionism
with a vengeance.

Several early anniversaries could
be cited to show the contrast be-
tween Leninist and Stalinist birth-
days. But, to compare the fairest

historical example, let us go back
to the fifth anniversary.
Twelve years ago the Soviet Un-

ion was just raising Itself out of

N. Y. Student

Strike Slams
Robinson

Tuesday's demonstration at City
College was one of the greatest
demonstrations that ever shook an
American college campus. Over
two thousand students participated
in a two-hour protest strike which
culminated In the burning of an ef-

figy of Dr. Robinson, President of
the College.

The strike was called to demand
the reinstatement of 21 expelled
students, to demand the reinstate-
ment of the suppressed Student
Council, and above all to demand
the Immediate and unconditional
removal of Dr. Robinson, some-
times known as "Fascist Freddy"
Robinson.

The 21 students were expelled
for protesting the reception of a
delegation of Italian Fascist stu-
dent.-; by Dr. Robinson several
weeks ago. At that time the stu-
dents of C.C.N.Y. turned out en
masse, packed the reception hail,

and turned the reception into a
heated protest against the Fascist
toadies of bloody Mussolini.
An Honor to Be a "Gutter-Snipe?*

At that meeting Dr. "Umbrella"
Robinson censured the protesting
students for their "discourtesy"
(Come, come, boys, let's all be
gracious' to that dear, sweet man,
B. Mussolini!) and labeled the pro-
testers "gutter-snipes". Since that
day the "gutter-snipes" faction has
grown by leaps and bounds as the
students rally to the anti-fascist
banner, until Dr. Robinson bids
fair to lw» the only non-gutter-snipe
left.

The administration, beaded by
the aforesaid "True Story" Robin-
son was deeply insulted by the
"discourteous" behavior of the mil-
itant anti-fascists, and proceeded
to discipline them In a manner
highly reminiscent of the great
Mussolini himself. The student
council, elected by popular vote,
was dissolved; suspensions became
commonplace; and the mildest par-
lor pinks were cross-examined by
an administration "red •quad".

the ashes of civil war. Cities lay

in ruins, the population was poor

and exhausted, necessitating tlie

introduction of the New Economic
Policy, the sharpest right turn ever

made in Soviet Internal policy.

On November 1, 1922, Mussolini

was received by the King in Rome
as a hundred thousand blackshirts

were given the key to the capital.

The American C. P. was under-

ground. In Germany the revolu-

tionary tide was ebbing.

Celebrating October Under NEP
And in Moscow preparations

were made to celebrate the fifth

anniversary of the Revolution, . , .

by the assembling of the 4th World
Congress of tlie Communist Inter-

national. That is the significant

difference between the two anni-

versaries—1922 and 1934.

Charles Ashieigh, writing in the

Communist Review (England) of

January, 1923, describes the open-

ing celebration of the Communist
International in Petrograd. Two
special trains curried the delegates

to the Communist Congress, the

Congress of the Red International

Labor Union and the Congress of

the Young Communist Internation-

al, party workers and labor jour-

nalists, from Moscow to Petrograd.

There "in the gigantic Urilsky

Square a stand had been erected

for the delegates. We took our

places, and the mareh past began.

"They came in at one end of the

square, marched past .the stand, and
left at the other end. We stood

there, our hats in our hands, re-

ceiving the greetings of the Petro-

grad proletariat who had come out,

on their national revolutionary an-
niversary, to salute their comrades
of flie Communist International.

"They passed on and on for

hours. And their faces were raised

towards us as they passed and ever

they cheered. And we cheered
back."

Then the Communist Internation-

al received the salute of the Red
Army.
('. I. and Soviets in Joint Session

On the evening of the celebra-

tion, the Communist International

and the Petrograd Soviet sat in

joint session. Thus, "in the midst
of unexampled enthusiasm on the
part of the masses of Petrograd
and Moscow, the Fourth Congress
of the Commtmist International

began its work on the Fifth Anni-
versary of the Proletarian Revolu-
tion in Russia." (Communist Re-
view, March, 1923.)

Many revolutionary leaders came
to greet the Fourth Congress—and
to aid1 in Its deliberations. Lenin
explained the New Economic Poli-

cy. Trotsky warned of the right

danger of social pacifism in the
Communist International.

Today what a difference

!

Would anyone have dared in

1922 to predict the conditions of
the ITth anniversary? Not Stalin
himself could then have faced the
logic which flowed inexorably from
the position he has always held.

Students Expelled

A movement to oust Dr. Robin-
son was Initiated, and met with
wide approval. While the squeleh-
Dr. Robinson movement was getting

under way. the faculty met to dis-

cuss flnal disciplinary action. By
a 50-40 vote It was decided to expel
the 21 students, and' to suspend
certain others.

Dr. Robinson, the inimitable

scholar of Spinoza, hastened to the
press. Unable to find sympathy in

the more "respectable" metropolitan

papers he embraced the yellow
sheet Hearst press, and published

a scholarly fulmination under the
tftle "Punish Student Reds." His
lapse Into yellow journalism only
intensified his unpopularity among
the student body and contributed
to the success of Tuesday's strike.

The strike Itself was dramatic,
reaching a climax in the burning of

a two-headed effigy of the Doctor.
On one face Dr. JekyI Robinson,
garbed In his professorial robes,

clutched a True Story magazine, on
the other his alter ego, Dr. Hyde
Robinson proved to have a suspi-

cious resemblance to Signor Mus-
solini. The two faced monster was
burned with the approval of all

and to the appropriate strains of
the Funeral March.

Class Struggle Beaches Campus
This campus struggle, which

finds a counterpart In other campus
movements all over tie country, is

an encouraging sign. The campus
has long been considered a strong-
hold of reaction, where no economic
issues could disturb the benign re-

pose of the scholars. But under
the pressure of continued depres-
sion, of growing unemployment, of
Fascist advance, and of imminent
war, the straggle Is penetrating
even into the halls of "learning".

With Fascism sweeping Europe,
with threat of war growing dally
the need for a united front of all

groups, including trade unions,
workers* organizations and students
becomes acute. Students can no
longer stand passively on the side-
lines; they must take their stand:
either with the working class, or
with the fascists. The students of
C.C.N.T, have shown the way.

Last week a million men went

through Red Square while the

world proletariat writhed in de-

leats. No Congress of the Commu-
nist International was assembled

to cheer, or to be heartened for

further revolutionary struggle. No
messages were seat to the bereaved

martyrs of Germany, Austria and
Spain. luBtcad Franklin D. Roose-

velt was sending his greetings to

Kalinin. In New York "in the com-

fortable patrician atmosphere of

the east Sixties, Leonid N. Tolon-

sky, Consul General of the Union

of the Union of the Socialist Soviet

Republic, celebrated "with canapes

and cakes".

That is diplomacy. But what was
happening in Moscow?

Under the Cloud of Reaction

"Gone was most of the trucu-

lence of other years. The old ap-

peals to the proletariat of other

lands to hurl down capitalism were
almost entirely lacking from the

banners and the proclamations and
speeches of the leaders. The lam-
pooning of individual capitalist

countries in the effigies carried by
workers' delegations was reduced
to mild take-offs on German fascism

and Japanese imperialism, as if,

since the Soviet Union has been

recognized by the United States,

admitted into the League of Na-
tions and has formed close diplo-

matic ties with other countries, a
ban had been placed against overly

exuberant attacks on capitalism.

"Emphasis on Soviet Defense
"The emphasis today wsa on the

internal upbuilding of the country
and on defense against attacks

irom without. On the front of the

old -traders row,' across the square
from the Kremlin, enormous red
flags were inscribed simply, 'Work-
ers of the World, Unite', in a half

dosses languages, including English.
'Today provided a visible demon-

stration of the new attitude toward
the capitalistic world that has re-

cently been becoming more and
more apparent in Moscow. This is

that world revolution will come but
not in the way that was foreseen

when bolshevism first entrenched
itself here.

"The new conception is that if

war should break out between the
Soviet Union and capitalist coun-
tries it would be on the Initiative

of the latter and that war for which
the capitalist world seems to be
feverishly preparing will result in

the downfall of capitalist regimes
and in the victory of the proletariat

that had been expected to follow
the World War. And so the role ot
communism would be not that of

capitalism's executioner—for capi-
talism would commit suicide—but
of its grave-digger.

"This was the theme of today's
celebration as evidenced in articles

by leading Communist party spokes-
men in the Soviet press and in the
anniversary declaration by the ex-

ecutive committee of the Commu-
nist International. (N. Y. Times,
Nov. 8.)

Capitalism would commit suicide!
Did not the bourgeois correspond-
ent guess well?

Is that not the kernel of Stalinist
fatalism: the wish fulfillment of
Socialism in one country?

Easley Plots Against Boys;

L L. D. Role Revealed
{Continued from Page 1)

The class In "State and Revolu-
tion" with Jack .Weber as Instruc-
tor meets every Monday night. The
class in ABC of Marxism every
Fritter night.

HELP!
Is Needed at Once
Thanks to the Minneapolis and

Plentywood, Montana branches, this
issue of the Militant was able to
come out without any emergency
appeal to the New York comrades.
Comrade Boulds of Plentywood,
who is making a special effort to
secure subscriptions on the new
drive, sent us $8 and says that this
is only the beginning. "I am leav-
ing today for another county on a
Militant sub drjve," he writes, and
adds: "As soon as I can raise a
little gasoline money, 1 am going
to the home of every farmer in the
section."

Chester K. Johnson of the Min-
neapolis branch says:
"The Minneapolis branch has

launched a sub drive tor the Mili-
tant and is cow going full steam
ahead." He enclosed $10 on their
bundle account and $5 for new
subs.

Jefferson Rail, of Bryan, Ohio,
comes back with another dollar on
his Pledge to help the Militant In
its present crisis, $1 on his bundle
and 25c donation from a local
reader of the paper.

Doughty of the Los Angeles
branch sends by air moll $3 to
help us.

From an S. P. member of Bryan
we received a $1 donation.

R. of Akron says: "Enclosed find

J5.80 to be applied as follows: $3
for Militant fund, ?1 for a sub and
$1.50 for the Minneapolis Organizer
file. Will see what can be done
here towards getting subs for the
Militant and increasing the fund."

"Enclosed please Snd $5 as my
contribution to your appeal in the
Militant," signed Max II., sympa-
thizer of Chicago.

Fred B. ot Balston Spa sends ?1
"fo support the Militant".

We thank the above mentioned
comrades and branches for their

special efforts, and hope that next
week the list will be twice as big.

THE MILITANT IS NOT OUT OF
DANGER YET.

SUBSCRIBE TO THR MILITANT.

her go back, to the false yarn she

wits induced to tell at the first

trial. This is only one of a dozen

miserable schemes now being con-

cocted behind the scenes, while the

I.L.D. and Samuel S. Leibowitz

contest each other's right to repre-

sent the boys in court. The worst

of all is a rotten deal between Lei-

bowitz and the State of Alabama!
The Militant is in a position to

state authoritatively while the de-

tails of Mr. Leibowitz's arrange-

ments are still secret, they have

the aid and blessing of none other

than Ralph Easley of the National

Civic Federation, perhaps the roost

vicious, bloodthirsty and unscrupu-

lous red-hunter and reactionary in

the entire United Stales! The sort

of campaign which Leibowitz is

soon going to loose upon the world
is clearly indicated by his associa-

tion with such elements.

We understand that Leibowitz

has endeavored to cover his inten-

tions by drawing into his vest-

pocket "American Scottsboro Com-
mittee" leading members of the
Socialist Party. We are told that

one Socialist flatly relused to go in

because he got a sniff of Easley in

the offing. This does honor to him
. . . but Easley is far from being
the only thing wrong with the Lei-

bowitz set-up.

Some weeks ago, the Militant

printed a general characterization

of how the I.L.D. brought Sam
Lelbowltx into the case, how he be-

haved In it, how tlie I.L.D. behaved
to him, and what the prospects
were. The Militant is now in n

position to give more concrete data
on the secret history of the rela-

tions of the IL.D. to Sam Leibo-
witz. The following chronological

account stands on its own feet

:

.Ian. 1933.—Earl Browder, Secre-

tary tif the Communist Party and
\V. L. Patterson, Secretary of the

I.L.D., propose to retain Samuel S.

Leihow its'., noted defender of gang-
sters, for new trials of He.vwood
Paterson and Clarence Norris. Na-
tional Executive of I.L.D,, against

opposition of the I.L.D. National

Bureau, instructs Patterson to re-

tain Leibowitz, only if the latter

agrees to limit himself to discussion

ot' legal and factual que-1ions, to

make no attacks on the view that

the case has general social signifi-

cance, to make no concessions to

Southern Bourbon anti-Negro atti-

tudes, snd to offer no opposition to

efforts to win militant mass support

for the boys.

Jan "}.-—On orders from Browder,
Patterson and the I.L.D. National

Bureau flout the N.E.C. instructions

and retain Leibowitz, uncondition-

ally, giving him a free hand to ex-

press opposition to the views and
activities of all militant enemies of

Southern white chauvinism.

Jan. S^-Leibowltz writes I.L.D.

that he accepts in order "to help

keep sacred" such "ancient shrines

of our civilization and our national

life" as "our Caucasian sense of

even-handed justice". Demands that

the I.L.D. "match" the following

views

:

"I do not believe it has ever

been the desire of the people of

the South to deal unfairly with
the Negro. . . . Parsons of sub-

stance in the Southern states

have recognized for inany gener-

ations a moral obligation toward
the simple' and generous folk

whom slavery first brought them
as chattel's. ... I cannot believe

that the people of Alabama will

be false to their great heritage

of honor and to those brave and
chivalrous generations of the

past in whose blood the history

of their State is written."

I.L.D. suppresses this letter and
its reply. Tacitly "matches" Leib-

owitz's views. National Bureau
ceases to call N.E.C. meetings to

discuss Leibowitz' question because
it fears to report its violation of
the N.E.C. resolution.

March 25.— First criticism of

Leibowltz's activities on behalf of

the "ancient shrines" appears in
Tlie Militant. (The Militant alone
warned in advance of the dangers!
involved in the I.L.D.'s ileal with

|

Leibowitz.)
I

Jan. 14. — Leibowitz attacks
"Reds", radicals and mass defense,

antl declares confidence in "the
sincere desire of the good people of
the great South to give every living

thing on God's green earth a square
deal".

March-April — Retrial of Hey-
wood Paterson in Decatur, Ala.

In open court Leibowitz continues
praise of Bourbonism. While af-

firming defendants' innocence, he
endorses principle of lynching for

"guilty". Paterson convicted. Leib-
owitz publicly denounces poor white
jurors in the following terms:

They are "lantern-jawed mor-
ons . . . whose mouths are slits

in their faces, whose eyes pop
out nt you like a frog's, whose
chins droop tobacco juice, be-
wbiskered and filthy."

Simultaneously, he praises the
entire system of Bourbon justice in

the person of the trial judge.
..April 7.—Executive of the Na-
tional Committee for the Defense
of Political Prisoners (ally of the
I.L.D. ) adopts unanimous resolu-
tion criticizing Leibowitz for his
reactionary expressions and man-
euvreB, and calling on the I.L.D.
"to reply concretely and uncompro-
misingly to the harmful state-

ments Stalinist taction begins

campaign of abuse and slander of

those who proposed criticizing Lei-

bowitz. I.L.D. refuses to ask capi-

talist press to print criticisms of

Leibowitz, vigorously defends Leib-

owitz in article in the Daily Work-
er, and denounces the Militant for

criticizing Leibowitz and the I. L.

D.'s deal with him.

April 38.—Wm. L. Patterson in-

duces packed meeting of the N.C.D.
P.P. to refuse vote of confidence to

Executive which unanimously asked
criticism of Leibowitz. C.P. fac-

tionalists denounce critics of Leib-

owitz as sabotagers, white chauvin-
ists, aids to lynchers, counter-rev-

olutionaries and Trotskyites. Frank
Speetor, I.L.D. national organizer,

who endorsed the April 7 resolution

joins in denouncing those who
wrote it.

May 8.—Ten members of the N.C.

D.P.P. (including half a dozen
members of its Executive and three

of the N.E.C. of the I.L.D.) resign

on the ground that their work has

been made impossible by the Stalin-

ists' attacks. "Fearing to harm de-

fense movement'', they suppress

their letter of resignation. Commu-
nist League of America alone con-

tinues to expose Leibowltz's rotten

opportunism.
Oct. 1033.—Leibowitz uses Scotts-

boro prestige fo aid Mayor MeKee's
campaign in Harlem; I.L.D., back-

ing Communist Party ticket, makes
first genuine attack on Leibowitz

—

not for bis Scottsboro polity, but
because be is still a Democrat

!

Oct. 1934.—I.L.D. attorneys ar-

rested in Tennessee, charged with

ai tempt etl bribery of Scottsboro

case witness. Leibowitz seizes this

occasion to break with I.L.D., re-

peating his customary attacks on
mass movements and radicals, and
his customary praise of white chau-
vinism and Bourbonism. "Sur-

prised" and "disappointed", the I.

L.I), denounces Leibowitz as a
traitor, and sliarply attacks him
ftir expression of views it long ago
gave him full permission to express.

Leibowitz orders I.L.D. out of case,

itflirniiiig lie is retained by all boys.

Nov. 1934.—I.L.D. and Leibowitz
dispute right to represent boys in

next trials. Boys, in desperation,

shift allegiance from one worthless
"'ally" fo another several times.

5l:ira defense movement almost
rlo:n!. Leibowitz continues fulmin-

:i t inns against "lieds", and eulogies

of patriotism and Southern white
justice. Wins support, of our reac-

tionary Negro parsons and one Har-
lem Department Store publicity

agent who makes money out of

Scottsboro Sales, and makes deal
with Alabama prosecutor to elimi-

nate death sentences in return for

a smashing court-room attack by
prosecution and "defense" on all

"radicals" and a hymn to patriot-

ism and "the ancient shrines"

Dec. 1934. — WILL A NEW
MOVEMENT BE LAUNCHED TO
RETRIEVE T H E HORRIBLE
MUSS PERPETRATED BY THE
I.L.D. AND SAMUEL S. LEIBO-
WITZ? IT IS UP TO THE OR-
GANIZATIONS OP THE WORK-
ING CLASS IN THE FIRST IN-
STANCE TO ANSWER THIS
QUESTION.

Wall Street Conspiracy

(Continued from Page 1)

called "unconvincing" by Congress-
man IMckstein, the chairman of the
Committee, who promises further
and more interesting revelations.

Trying to Laugh It Off
The various figures implicated In

the plot rushed into print the day
after the interview broke In a sus-
piciously universal attempt to laugh
it. ofT. J. P. Morgan said the
scheme was a preposterous fabrica-

tion. John W. Davis denied that
he had written the speech. General
MacArtbur called the story the
"best laugh of the year". And
little MacGuire, following the gen-
eral trend, had the aplomb to claim
that the whole business was a
"publicity stunt". (A publicity

stunt for whom ; .7. P. Morgan and
Co.?)

The whole idea of a coup d'etat

K of course, preposterous. Fascism
must have mass support. It re-

ceives Ibis support from the middle
class which sees no hope for its

salvation from the revolutionary
movement. The plot is interesting

as a forecast of what will occur
in America when the working class
really awakens, when working class
revolution becomes a real threat.
Unless the working class, when it

starts to move, moves steadily and
forcefully along toward revolution,

unless the revolutionary party fa

able to carry through a definite
and unequivocal revolutionary pol-
icy, the petty bourgeoisie will be
distracted, as they were in Germany
to the wily toils of fascism.
General Butler will bear watch-

ing. The Fascist conspirators
made no mistake when they picked
him as the Ideal leader of a fascist
movement In America. Whether
General' Butler exposed them for
political reasons, hoping to streng-
then his own reputation for hon-
esty, or whether his repudiation
was the result of a sincere distaste
for Fascism must remain a moot
question for the present. General
Butler's revelation was, in any
case, hardly voluntary, for there
were several disinterested persons
aware of th« conspiracy.
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LAUNCHWORKERS PARTYOF U.S.
Third Convention of

League Draws Balance
Sheet of Six Years

Bringing the Third National Convention to an end, the delegates
of branches of the Communist League of America from coast to coast,
and a packed visitors gallery of members of the New> York branch, sang
with a solemnity arising out of deep conviction the classic chorus

:

"The International Soviet shall be the human raee."

Comrade Mas Shachtman announced the adjournment of the Third
and last national convention of the C.L.A. There penetrated everyone
present a profound realization that a period had ended and a new one
begun. The Convention had unanimously voted to disband the C.L.A.
by merging it with the American Workers Party in the Workers Party
of the United States.

Six years of successful activity as a propagandist group came to an
end. The balance sheet was written:

The Ideas of Marx and Lenin, the spirit of proletarian international-
ism, the theory of the permanent^
revolution, had been kept alive and
vital in the U. 3. by the League.
Cadres had been built, armed with
the Intellectual weapons that alone,

when combined with organized pro-

letarian masses, can bring capital-

Ism to an end and introduce the

communist order of society. The
groundwork had been laid for the

country's sole revolutionary prole-

tarian party—the Workers Party of

the United States, a current in the

international movement sweeping
toward the foundation of a now,
the Fourth International.

The Third Convention reported

substantial gains over the Second
League Convention held in October
1031 in New York City. Three
years ago the Communist League
(Opposition) was a skeleton or-

ganization with branches in only a

few major cities. The report of

the national secretary, Arne Swa-
beck revealed that the membership
had been doubled and1 that there

existed 21 branches in the major
industrial centers from the Atlantic

to the Pacific. These branches were

represented by forty-three dele-

gates. Four delegates from four

mid-western cities were unable to

be present because of financial dif-

ficulties. Six fraternal delegates

came from the Workers Party of

Canada.

A large proportion of the dele-

gates had been in the C.L.A. since

its inception, others had been in

the Communist Party many years

before they joined the League. Still

others had come from various sec-

tions and tendencies of the labor

movement. The composition of the

delegates was overwhelmingly pro-

letarian, many being deeply rooted

In the trade union movement.
Second of the achievements re-

corded at the convention was the

maintenance of the Militant as a

weekly paper. In six years the

Militant had gained the respect of

the entire revolutionary movement
of the world for Its honesty, its

clean methods and above all for

the clarity and correctness of its

policies.

The New International is the

third stone in this mosaic of ac-

complishments. Although still very

young, It has already made a name
for itself as the outstanding theor-

etical review In the revolutionary

labor movement.
The Minneapolis strike, symbol-

izing the truth that sound theory

merged with sound practice can

uring victory to the working class,

stood out among the achievements

of the League.

The League convention was no

solid monolith artificially held to-

gether by a bureaucratic whip,

but a genuine Communist gather-

ing. It had been preceded by three

months of free, untrammeled dis-

cussion In branch meetings and
Internal bulletins. Minorities were

accorded every democratic right

provided in the constitution and
given proportional representation

at the convention. The debates and

discussions at tho conference, often

sharp but always comradely, were

many-sided and thorough.

The convention was absorbed

with two major questions. The
discussions centered on the report

by comrade James P. Cannon on

the international question, primari-

ly the recent Plenum of the Inter-

national Communist League to

which he was a delegate and the

Ko-called' "French question". The
other report was by comrade Max
Shachtman on the question of fu-

sion with the American Workers
Party. International and Ameri-

can, two sides of our struggle, these

questions were indissolubly con-

nected.

Comrade Cannon: reported on the

events in the revolutionary move-
ment since the triumph of Hltlor;

the declaration for the Fourth In-

ternational, the Pact of Four, the
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Party Maps
Big Drive To
Rally Jobless
The Commission on Unemploy-

ment of the Workers Party Conven-
tion, with Anthony Kamuglia, pres-

ident of the National Unemployed
League presiding, took up a num-
ber of problems connected' with the

relation of the (Workers Party to

the N.U.L. and the tactics to be
used in building and extending the

influence of the movement.
A decision was taken to recognize

the National Unemployed League as

the largest and most effective or-

ganisation in that vast and' rela-

tively untapped field, and to place

the Workers Party In full support
of the N.U.L., working vigorously

for Its extension.

Real and inclusive unity of the

various unemployed organizations

was judged impossible of achieve-

ment at the present time, mainly
because of the attitude of reform-
ist elements (especially of the S.P.)

In organizations more or less con-

trolled by them from the top. The
National Unemployed League looks

forward to and will work for the

genuine unity of the unemployed
within a single national organiza-

tion, but Federations of scattered

organizations bureaucratically con-

trolled by its top leadership such as

have been proposed by the Socialist

Party is not only unacceptable as

unity, but also unacceptable as a
united front. Until this object is

achieved, therefore, the Workers
Party will aid in the building of

the N.U.L.
Workers Party tactics and prin-

ciples in its unemployed work fol-

low closely the tactics applied in

the past by the American Workers
Party and the Communist League
of America and which have proved

their correctness and effectiveness.

There is to be no mechanical con-

trol of unemployed organizations on

the part of the Workers Party.

The Workers Party maintains

that the unemployed must be or-

ganized on a non-partisan basis and
will fight to keep them on such a
basis whether the Party finds Itself

in the leadership or In. a minority.

Unemployed organizations are to

use mass-pressure and militant ac-

tivities of all types as opposed to

class-collaboration policies. Mem-
bers of the Workers Party in the

Leagues are to work ceaselessly to

raise the political level of the un-

employed, explaining the social and
economic implications of unemploy-
ment and focusing attention on the

problem of unemployment itself

;

exposing the role of the state by

its day by day activities; pointing

out the identity of interests of the

unemployed and employed workers

;

breaking down racial antagonisms;
preparing the unemployed against

fascist tendencies; recruiting from
the ranks of the unemployed its

most advanced and militant work-
ers for membership in the Workers
Party.

The co-operation of unemployed
and employed on the picket lines,

anti-Injunction battles, etc., already

symbolized by the Toledo and Min-
neapolis strikes and a hundred
others, will be intensified. Decision

was reached at a joint conference

of unemployed and trade union

workers to establish Industrial Ge-
lations Committees wherever pos-

sible. These committees are to

serve as a permanent link between
the employed and the unemployed
to preserve civil rights, to promote
the general economic interests of

the workers and to iniure united

resistance to the onslaughts of the

bostee and politician!.

Spartacus Youth Meets
The National Convention of

the Spartacus Youth League is

now In session at Stuyvesant
Casino, New York City. Discus-
sions have revealed unanimous
sentiment for the constitution of

the Spartacus League as the
youth movement of the Workers
Party of the United States, poli-

tically subordinate to and organ-
izationally independent of the
adult revolutionary party.

A. J. Mtiste, National Secre-
tary of the W.P., addressed the
convention Tuesday on l>ehalf of
the National Committee. Max
Shachtman, a pioneer leader of
the Young Workers League
which first established the Com-
munist youth movement in Am-
erica, addressed the convention
on behalf of the outgoing Na-
tional Committee of the C.LA.
Next week's issue will contain a
full report of the convention.

Canada W.P.
Greets New
Party's Birth
The Workers Party of Canada,

formed about a year ago by the
Canadian section of the Interna-
tional Communist League, is a
vigorous and healthy youngster, ac-

cording to the report given by com-
rade MacDona Id, fraternal delegate

of the Workers Party to the Com-
munist League convention. Com-
rade MacDonald, as well as com-
rade Specter, another Canadian
delegate, is a veteran in the radical

labor movement. Both were foun-
dation members of the Communist
Party of Canada and delegates to

the 4th and 6th World Congresses
of the Comintern.

In an interview with the Militant,

comrade MacDonald reported that
the membership of the Workers
Party of Canada Is now 250. The
principal branches are located in

the large cities, Montreal, Toronto,
Hamilton, Winnipeg and Vancou-
ver. Toronto, the capital of Cana-
da, Is also the center of the new
party and the seat of its national

executive. The branch in Toronto
has about 90 members.
Most of the members of the new

party have come out ot the Commu-
nist Party of Canada and One Y.C.L.

The W. P. Is steadily growing in

size, in the scope of Its activities,

and in its influence among the
class-conscious workers throughout
the provinces.

The Militant, comrade MacDon-
ald stated, performed an indispens-

able service in rallying and edu-
cating the initial cadres of the new
party In its earlier days. The
Workers Party today, however, has
two papers of Its own, the Van-
guard, published monthly, and the

Workers' Voice, a foreign language
paper of the Ukrainian workers.
The circulation of the Vanguard is

about 1,200, that of the Ukrainian
paper 500 copies. The Ukrainian
workers have also published a
number of pamphlets, among them
several by Trotsky.

The New International has al-

ready made a remarkably favorable
Impression. Not on the Canadian
authorities, bowever, who have
banned the magazine along with
other revolutionary literature.

The organized' workers of Cana-
da are divided among A. F. of L.

craft unions, Canadian national

unions ( French-speaking popula-
tion In Quebec), and the Stalinist

"Workers Unity League". The A.

F. of L. has approximate^ 100,000

members, the national unions 40,-

000, the Catholic unions about 25,-

000, and the Stalinist unions 15,000.

The chief influence of the Stalin-

ists is among the lumber workers,
the dressmakers in Toronto (about
2,000), the miners In Alberta, and
the shoe workers in Ontario.

Inasmuch as they dominate the
trades they have organized, It is

very doubtful that the Stalinists

will liquidate their unions in Can-
ada as they recently did in several

notable instances in the U. S.

The Stalinist party Is still illegal

In Canada and Its chief leader, Tim
Buck, has just been released after

having been three years in jail on
charges of criminal conspiracy
against the Canadian government.
The Stalinist party has been vir-

tually out-Iawed under Section 98
of the Dominion's Criminal Code, a

Canadian version of the Criminal
Syndicalism laws. At the time the
government proceeded against the

C. P., the Bolshevik-Leninists had
not yet organized a political party.

Unless Section 98 is repealed ai a

(Continual «b Pago 4)

Workers Of
N.Y. Rally To
SupportParty
The first mass meeting held by

the Workers Party drew twelve

hundred workers as, winding up a

week of conventions, the Party

made its first public appearance at

Germania Hall Sunday night.

Addressing the largest group of

workers brought together by a po-

litical program in recent yeatB out-

side the reformist and Stalinist

ranks, representative leaders re-

flected in their appearance and ad-

dresses a cross section of the pro-

letarian foundations of the Work-
ers Party.

Insurgent leader of the coal min-

ers for two decades, founder of the

West Virginia Mine Workers Union,

leader of the famed Logan County
march of twenty thousand armed
miners across three counties in

1021, which was stopped only by

the Federal troops, Brant Scott

blazed away at the labor lieuten-

ants of the capitalist class and de-

clared that only the Workers Party

could smash the John Lewises and

build the fortresses of the working
j

class.

Trade Unionists Speak
Vincent R. Dunne, one of the

three brothers all of whom were

leaders of the Minneapolis drivers

in their victorious strikes earlier

this year, told of the rising pro-

gressive movement in the labor

unions throughout the Minnesota

district, and the role the Workers
Party must play to bring together

the shattered left wing in the Am-
erican Federation of Labor as an

essential step in preparing the

overthrow of capitalism.

The Toledo auto workers' strike

of last summer was represented by

Ted Selander and Sam Pollack.

Leaders of the Lucas County Un-
employed League, they smashed
the injunction against picketing,

organized and led the mass picket

lines in a series of bloody battles

against the National Guard, and so

aroused the labor movement that,

faced by threats of a general strike,

the bosses surrendered.

The need to Include in the ranks

of the revolutionary working class

movement the decisive sections

of the twelve million Negro masses

was brought to the fore by three

leading Negro delegates. They
were Ernest nice McKinney, mem-
ber of the National Committee of

the Workers Party, national vice-

president of the Unemployed
League, and spokesman of the Ne-

gro workers of Pittsburgh; James
Watson, head of the International

Labor Defense in Philadelphia un-

til his recent break with Stalinism

;

and Simon Williamson, delegate

from Kansas City.

Unemployed Leaders Speak
The transformation of the unem-

ployed from potential scabs into the

(Continued on Page 4)

Workers Party Facts

Temporary National Head.

quarters of the Workers Party

of the United States; 112 East

19th Street, N. Y. C. Phone AL-
gonquin 4-90C8.

National Secretary: a. J.

Muste.

Official Organs: The New
Militant (weekly) 144 Second

Avenue, N. Y. C., Phone Gram-

ercy 5-0524; The New Interna-

tional (monthly), P. O. Box 119,

Station D, N. Y. C. These ad-

divsses hold until further notice.

The full text of the declara-

tion of principles and the con-

stitution of the Workers Party
of the United States appear on
pages two and three of this is-

sue. They will be available to

pamphlet form at low coot

within a few days.

Old Guard
ThreatensS.P.

With Split
Boston, Mass.—At the very mo-

ment when American workers feel

the inspiring effects of the merger

of the A.W.P. and C.L.A. to estab-

lish the new revolutionary Workers
Party of the U. S., the Socialist

Party enters a new stage In the

development of the crisis which
has been threatening it for several

years.

Hard on the heels of the hailing

by the Uitlow group of the S. P. as

"the party of revolutionary unity",

comes the announcement that the

meeting held iere this week by the

national executive of the S. P., the

right-wingers ( "Old Guard" ) of-

fered the "Militant" majority now
in control the alternatives of

swinging back to pure reformism
from their newly adopted centrist

platform, or a split in the party.

One of the main points on the

agenda of the present meeting of

the S. P. leaders was the question

of a united front with the C. P.

A C. P. delegation led by Hatha-

way, Ford and other Stalinist bu-

reaucrats appeared to beg for a

chance to sit down around a table

with those whom they yesterday

called the working class's worst
enemies. The S. P. militant ma-
jority, toying with the idea of a
united front based on a non-aggres-
sion pact and a program of passivi-

ty and noise, did not dare to re-

ceive the Stalinist delegation be-

cause of the objections of the Old
Guard.

Old Guard Delivers Ultimatum

The Old Guard prefers its noise

and passivity in close relations

with the top bureaucracy of the

A. F. of L. and feels that it may
not be able to do this if the C.P-
S.P. united front is. consummated.

Minneapolis Bosses Plot

Frame-Up of574Leaders
Minneapolis, Minn.—Seventy trade

unions have united in a defense

committee to give organized labor's

militant answer to a frame-up cam-
paign launched by the Citizens Al-

liance through its class instrument,

the municipal police headed by
Bloody Johannes. The frame-up
campaign, directed primarily
against the leaders of General
Drivers Local 574, has as Its object

the terrorizetlon of the whole local

trade union movement.

Several weeks ago an attempt to

frame Harry Hnssman, organizer

of the Machinists Union, and to de-

port him, was smashed. Now, how-
ever, the Citizens Alliance Is trying

a bolder step. They are at the

heart of a plot to hang on leaders

of Local 574 responsibility for the

death during the May drivers strike

of Arthur Lyman, a capitalist who
played at being a strike-breaking

deputy sheriff.

Happy Holstetn, Chippewa Indian
and truck driver who was a leading
figure in the Strike Committee of

100 both in May and July, is now
out on bail after being arrested for

the murder of Lyman. In addition,

a stool-pigeon has been found who
Is trying to involve unnamed lead-
ers of 574.

The latest and third victim in

the hands of the police is a 19 year
old hoy, Philip Scott, who was
picked up through a "very clever
police trap", according to the Min-

neapolis Tribune. The police claim

a confession from Scott to the

murder of Lyman. The crudity of

police attempts to frame members
of Local 574 is illustrated by the
manner In whfch this latest arrest

was made. The same detective,

Joe Burns, who swore out the war-
rant for Holetein, tricked the lat-

est victim into a drinking jag,

threw him into jail, and wormed a

"confession" out of him designed to

implicate union men. But the Scott

arrest, which itself exposes the
Holstein arrest as a frame-up, re-

veals Itself also to be a frame-up,

Scott Is a mentally deficient

youth, who was kept in a special

class under a doctor's care while

at school, according to his mother.
He is a dupe of the police ; but un-
fortunately for them, while he ad-
mits everything they ask him' to

agree to, everything that he says is

actually in direct contradiction to

all previous testimony. He an-
swers questions to the satisfaction

of the police—hut also to the satis-

faction of everyone else who ques-

tions him.

In apite of the Scott "confes-

sion", the case against Happy Hot-
stein has not been dismissed.

Happy Holstein was arrested and
held for two weeks without charges
and released on Saturday, Novem-
ber 17, through habeus corpus pro-
ceedings. The police department

{Contftwfx! on Page 3)

CLA.andA.W.P.In
Fusion Convention of

U.S. Revolutionaries
The Workers Party of the United States has been formed!
Amidst scenes of wildest enthusiasm, the unity convention of the

American Workers Party and the Communist League of America com-
pleted its historic task Sunday nflernoon in Stuyvesant Casino, New
York City. Out of its labors and deliberations has arisdn the only
revolutionarj party In the oountry.

On the ratification by unanimous vote of the fusion agreement,
comrades James P. Cannon of the C.L.A. and A. J. Muste, of the A.W.P.
announced for the two organizations that henceforth they owed alle-

giance to the Workers Parly of the U. S. and to no other organization.

The entire audience was on its feet and the strains of the International

shook the rafters. The historic work was completed!

Minneapolis and Toledo, exemplifying the new militancy of the

American working class, were the stars that presided over Its birth.

* Under the most favorable auspices,

the new party launches into Its

WP.To Back

Left Wins In

Trade Unions
Formation of a progressive move-

ment in the trade unions and the

selection of concentration polnis in

industry were the (wo main points

of a program of action In the trade

unions, adopted by a special con-

ference of trade unionist delegates

and adopted unanimously by the

Unity Convention.

All genuine (eft-wing and pro

gressive elements throughout the

country who will agree to work on

the basis of ttie trade union policy

outlined in the Declaration of

Principles will be approached and
invited to collaborate In the task of

establishing a progressive move-

ment.

The Workers Party will establish-

at the national center of the party

a trade union department In charge

of a secretary, and take measures

to have every party member who is

eligible, to join a trade union and
organize into trade union fractions.

The trade union department will

cooperate with other organizations

to constitute us soon as possible a

broad committee composed of pro-

minent progressive and left wing
trade unionists, which will sponsor

publicly the establishment of a pro-

gressive trade union committee on

a national scale. For this purpose,

the trade union department will

contact and confer with existing

progressive groups to bring them
into the proposed national move-

ment.

Th« special concentration points

were chosen for work in the next

few months. For the Workers Party

as a whole the two points of con-

centration chosen were the section

of the textile Industry located In

New Jersey and eastern Pennsyl-

vania, and the automobile industry

in the district centering around
Detroit, Toledo and Cleveland. Two
other points of concentration sing-

led out for special attention by the

party's forces already located in

those Helds are the Mlnneapolis-

St. Paul center comprising Duluth,

Superior, Fargo, etc., and the coal

mining industry In Illinois, Pen-
nsylvania, Ohio and West Virginia.

The coal district is especially im-

portant because good contacts are

already available on a considerable

scale.

For the founding of the progres-

sive movement in the trade unions,

the .Workers Party will begin Im-

mediately a campaign of education,

discussion and publicity. The con-

vention authorized the Party to

take immediately the steps neces

sary, such as assignment of organ

Izers, setting up of trade unior

fractious, etc., which will build th<

party and be Its own contribution

to the founding of the long-needed

progressive movement in the trade

unions.

Tills Issue 1» last
of "The Militant"

This is the last issue of the

Militant which, for six years as-

the weekly organ of the Communist
League of America, kept alive in

the haze of confusion brought upon
the vanguard of the American
working class by Stalinism, the

clear flame of Marxist and Lenfnlst

ideas.

With the founding of the Workers
Party of the United States, the

Militant gives way to the New
Militant, the official organ of the

country's only revolutionary party

All readers of the Militant will con-

tinue to receive the new paper.

Worlcen, read the New Militant! ) ringing of the International.

tremendous undertaking: the over-
throw of capitalist rule in America,
and the creation of a workers' state.

A. J. Muste will be the national
secretary of the new party. J. P.

Cannon will he editor of the official

weekly, the New Militant, with
Harry Howe as associate editor.

The theoretical organ, the New In-

ternational, will be under the edi-

torship of Max Shachtman and
an ex-A.W.P. member. Eleven com-
rades of Ihe A.W.P. and eleven

from the C.L.A. will comprise the
national executive, from which will

be chosen the political bureau of
10 members. Louie Budenz and
Arne Swabeck will be the national

organizers.

These, and other Important or-

ganizational agreements were
reached in the opening session,

which moved with Bolshevik effi-

ciency and dispatch. Sleepless del-

egates, without rest from the all-

night sessions of their respective
organizations, shook off their wear-
iness to speed the foundations for

the new party.

The speeches were short and to

the point.

"We are not repudiating our
pasts, rather we are looking to-^

wards the future," A. J. Muste said
In opening the session.

An ovation greeted Vincept

Dunne, one of the leaders of the
strike of the Minneapolis truck-

drivers, and chairman of the open-
ing session.

"In view of the immediate work
that lies before us, and the heavy
responsibility we have assumed

;

namely, the organizing of the work-
ing class on a militant basis, for the
overthrow of capitalist rule,"

Dunne said, "we may dispense with
speechmaking."

Fusion Endorsed
With this as the keynote, the

session moved swiftly. In a short
space of time, and despite the ut-

most liberty allowed in discussion
of all matters not previously settled

by the separate conventions, the
convention heard and approved the
appointments of committees, elect-

ed the Important organization,

trade union and unemployment
committees, and passed upon the
organizational agreement reached
between the executive committees
of the A.W.P. and the Communist
League.
At the second' session, Sam Pol-

lack, active In the unemployed
movement in Ohio and Illinois, and
one of the leaders in the Toledo
Auto-Lite strike, presided. He, too,

was warmly received by the dele-

gates.

The second session passed upon
the constitution- of the new party
as proposed by the joint negotiating

committee, with a few amendments
from the floor. It also sanctioned
the party-building report brought
in by Max Shachtman, the trade
union report read by Arne Swabeck,
and the report on work in the field

of the unemployed, presented by
Anthony Ramuglla, national presi-

dent of the National Unemployed
Leagues.

Resolutions were passed in sup-
port of Tom Mooney, and on behalf
of Happy Holstein, whom the hang-
men of the Citizens Alliance in

Minneapolis are trying to frame on
a murder charge. A resolution

also endorsed the proposal of the
Provisional Committee for Non-
partisan Labor Defense, for the
creation of a permanent labor de-
fense organization. The text of the
reports and resolutions will be
found elsewhere in this issue.

Here ended the main business of
fhc convention. Fraternal greetings
were extended to the convention ty
Maurice Spector and Jack Mac-
Donald, representing the Workers
Party of Canada.
The meeting closed with the



PACE % THE MILITANT
3»-=ri»;—

-

SATURDAY. DECEMBER 8, 19341

Party to Act
On Defense

w — Declaration of Principles

The founding convention of the

Workers Party unanimously adopt-

ed three resolutions on defense

questions, including one endorsing

the idea of setting up a broad, mil-

itant labor defense organiza-

tion. Jt is Interesting to note a

leading comrade of the W. P.,

James I*. Cannon, was secretary of

the International Labor Defense

from the time of its founding until

the Stalinist regime transformed it

from a class instrument into a pup-

pet of the Communist Party. Other

W. P. leaders have been active in

defense work.

The resolutions adopted at the

convention are the following:
« • *

RESOLUTION ON MOONEY
In the history of the American-

crass struggle there has been no

more striking illustration of capi-

talist oppression and class justice

than the case ol Tom Mooney now
completing the eighteenth year of

his martyrdom in San Quentin

Prison hi the State of California.

Imprisoned there at the behest ot

the capitalist class of California,

after bis life had been saved

through the intercession of the or-

ganized revolutionary workers of

Hussla who demanded His freedom,

he has steadfastly refused to con-

cede to the proposal that he obtain

liberty at the cost of whitewashing

the criminal conspirators of the

judiciary who placed him in jail-

Tom Mooney's freedom will be

realized solely through the organ-

ized expression of that profound

indignation felt by all workers that

one who should be at liberty and

leading in the struggles of the day,

is kept in confinement year after

year. The organization of a great

campaign for the liberation ot our

class brother Is a solemn duty and

a vital need of the whole class.

The Workers Party of the V. S.,

at its founding convention, pledges

its unremitting efforts in a struggle

for the liberation of Tom Mooney.

To Tom Mooney himself this con-

tention sends Its warmest comrade-

ly greeting and a solemn pledge of

solidarity.

RESOLUTION ON HOLSTEIN
The founding convention of the

Workers Party of the U. S. has

been Informed of the plot instigated

by the capitalist class of Minnea-

polis acting through the labor-hat-

ing Citizens Alliance and Police

Chief Bloody Mike Johannes, to

railroad militant trade unionists to

their death In order to deal a blow

to the trade union movemnet of

Minneapolis and especially to Gen-

eral Drivers Local D74.

To Emanuel Holstein, falsely

charged with murder, and whose

ODly crime has been that shoulder-

to-shoulder with thousands of his

trade union brothers he has gone

forward on the picket line to defend

the rights of labor and to gain for

himself, his family and his class

brothers a standard of living above

the starvation level, we send greet-

ings and a pledge of solidarity.

To the Trade Union Defense

League of Minneapolis, organized

to defend Happy Holsteiu, we

pledge our unflagging support.

This Convention gives to the N.

C. of the Workers Party of the U.

S. the mandate to communicate im-

mediately with the Trade Union-

Defense League and with Happy

Holstein and to arrange measures

whereby we ean assist In his de-

fense.

RESOLUTION ON LABOR
DEFENSE

The founding convention of the

Workers Party of the U. S. takes

note of the fact that the rising tide

of labor struggles is logically ac-

companied by a wave of persecu-

tor of labor militants and revolu-

tionaries throughout this country.

Hundreds of workers are today in

prison or jail, or so threatened,

nolely because of their political or

economic views or activities In the

lanor or revolutionary movements.

It Is only a few weeks since a close

friend of our movement, Antonio

Bellussl, was deported from this

country by the "liberal" Roosevelt

uegime because he is a confirmed

fighter against Italian Fascism and

tta offshoots in this country. Today

members of our party active in

trade union struggles in Minneapo-

lis are In danger of arrest on a

frame-up charge of murder inspired

by the labor-hating Citizens Alli-

ance of that city. Not long ago

comrades A. J. Muste, James Cross

and H. Mayer were Indicted in Bell-

ville, III. and Comrade Louis Bu-

denz and others in Toledo, Ohio,

for the crime ot assisting workers

In a strike struggle. Comrades

Cannon and Shachtman were jailed

in Minneapolis. Delegates to this

convention have tailed to reach

their destination because the police

ot various cities have arrested and

detained them.

While the heaviest blows of the

capitalist oppressors naturally fall

upoi, the most revolutionary ele-

moits of the class and particularly

members of the revolutionary party,

these blow* are also directed

against all militant and class-con-

aclous workers and in times ot

great crisis against ail elements of

the population who dare to express

opinions or engage in actions inl-

mioal to the Interests and plans ot

the capitalist exploiters and their

executive committee, the govern-

ment of th* U. 8. and Its subdlvl-

(Contlnned on Page 3)

The American Workers Party and the Communist
League of America have united on the basis of the

following Declaration of Principles to form the

Workers Party of the U.S.A.

THE DECLINE OF CAPITALISM
Capitalism in the stage of decline and decay as a

world system, subjects the masses everywhere to In-

security, misery, Fascist terrorism and war. The
present world crisis marks much more than a depres-

sion or dip in the business cycle. Under the capital-

ist system of social and political relations the pro-

ductive machine can no longer function effectively.

Its operations are directed not to fulfillment ot

human needs but to the making of profits for private

individuals and corporations. It cannot expand the

productive forces further—it contracts them. It

cannot feed the masses—in the very midst of plenty

it starves them.

IMPERIALISM AND WAR
Seeking new outlets for uninvested capital and new

possi billties for capital accumulation, as well as

cheap raw materials and profitable markets for tie

goods which their own population could not purchase,

the capitalist nations entered the Imperialist stage

at their development. Having divided the world

among themselves the struggle tor new capitalist

outlets, for raw materials and markets now becomes

daily more intense. Driven by the lash of the crisis

the capitalist! illations are plunged into economic,

tariff iind exchange struggles and armament competi-

tion among themselves. The capitalists strive to shift

the burdens ot the crisis and the decline to other

classes, especially the working class and the colonial

l>eoples. The period of the decline of capitalism is

accordingly marked by a series of the mightiest strug-

gles In history, Imperialist ware, wars of liberation

of the colonial peoples, and the revolutionary struggle

of the working class for its own emancipation.

FASCISM
In Its early progressive period capitalism fought

against feudal and clerical reaction, and relied for

its victory upon the support of the workers and

farmers. In the period of capitalist decline th*

owning class cannot maintain a measure of profits

rtiid its position of privilege save by constantly re-

pricing the standards of the dispossessed majority

:tud presently plunging them Into war. When the

socle 1 crisis thus generated approaches a climax, and

I he working class, as the result of the lack of a

strong revolutionary party, falls to act decisively for

a revolutionary solution, It suffers Internal demoral-

ization and loses the confidence of the middle class

masses ruined by the crisis. Under the domination

of finance capital, fascism then succeeds in mobilis-

ing the desperate middle class elements and even

certain demoralised sections ot the working class on

a reactionary basis. "Stabilization" is thus tempor-

arily achieved by the destruction of the workers'

organizations, the wholesale murder of working class

militants and the suppression of all forms ot inde-

pendent class expression.

Under Fascism democratic rights are suppressed,

all the forms of democracy are abandoned. The

trade unions and all other independent organisations

of workers and farmers are smashed or compelled to

become a passive part of the stale machinery. The

right to strike is abrogated. The standard of living

ot the masses Is steadily driven downward. Open

terror is exercised not only against avowed1 revolu-

tionists but against any workers engaged In a mili-

tant struggle for their own defense. Fascism sows

division among the people by appeals to the basest

racial prejudices and nationalistic passion. Thus
capitalism allies Itself In its period of decline with

everything that is archaic and reactionary and

breatens to drive whole nations back Into barbarism

and savagery.

AMERICA'S PLACE IN THE WORLD
With the war, the United States rose to the posi-

tion of the leading imperialist power in the world.

It assumed this leading role at a time when capital-

ism everywhere was In decline and conflicts between

ihe great powers were threfore intensified. American

imperialism cannot expand further, or even maintain

ts existing world position, without cutting deeply

into the share of world power now in the hands of

.he other imperialist nations, as well as into the

iving standards of the millions In the U. 8., Latin

America, Europe and Asia whom It exploits directly

ur from whom it exacts tribute. In extending Its

[Hiwer throughout the world, U. S. capitalism thereby

ntroduces the instability or the capitalist world

system into its own foundations. The economy and
politics of the United States depend more and more
upon crises, ware and revolutions in all parts of the

world. These circumstances profoundly shake all

'he classes In the country, change the relations be-

tween them, sharpen and accelerate political differ-

entiations, and open the way for a stormy revolu-

tionary development of the working class. In the

.very nature of the power of U. B. Imperialism, He

those Irrepressible conflicts that herald Its collapse,

THE ROOSEVELT PROGRAM
The Roosevelt program is essentially that of mono-

poly capitalism, concentrating power and wealth in

the hands of a decreasing few financiers and indus-

trialists. It fosters an open alliance between Indus-

try and finance and the government. It strengthens

monopolistic tendencies in the form of codes and
cultivates the view of the state as umpire In con.

liicts between capital and labor. It seeks to tie the

trade union movement to the capitalist state machin-
ery, breaks strikes under the pretext of impartial

composition of differences by government boards, and
attacks militant workers and their organisations. Its

vast military program is designed both as an Instru-

ment against dissatisfied sections of the populations

at home and as an agency of American Imperialist

interests against those of other nations in the wars
<vhich are Inevitable r,o long as capitalism endures.

THE ONLY WAX OUT
There is only one alternative to capitalism—to

crises of cumulative Intensity, growing unemployment
and impoverishment, Fascism, war and chaos, ending

not only in final collapse of the capitalist system but

in a relapse into barbarism. That alternative is to

wipe out the central contradiction of capitalism, to

take the ownership and control of the natural re*

sources, the productive plant and the agencies of

distribution and communication, out of the hands of

private Individuals and corporations, to use and
operate them for the fulfillment of human needs and
not lor private profit, to build a socialist society.

Thus and only thus can the masses In the modern
world achieve plenty, security, peace and freedom.

THE WORKING CLASS AND ITS ALLIES
The central position among the social forces which

must be depended upon to destroy the capitalist eco-

nomic system and the capitalist state and affect the

transition to a scientific socialist economy, belongs

to the working class. It will, however, need U»
support of other sections of society who are also ex-

ploited or oppressed. Sections of the middle class,

the debt-ridden fanners, the Negroes as a persecuted

race, the colonial and semi-colonial peoples of the

American Empire—these are the allies of the Ameri-

can workers fighting a common toe. It Is only in the

social revolution that all groups of workers and pro-

ducers, all the oppressed sections of the population,

can find deliverance from insecurity, want and ty-

ranny.

THE CAPITALIST STATE AND DEMOCRACY
This deliverance can come only as the result of

victory in a revolutionary struggle. The belief that

we live in a tree, democratic society in which im-

portant economic changes can be effected by persua-

sion, by education, by legal and parliamentary meth-

ods, is an illusion. Such a belief must be an illu-

sion In every capitalist society, and, in fact, in any

society which is divided into socio-economic classes.

Freedom can be realized only in a society based upon

the economic and social equality ot all Individuals

composing it, and no social and economic equality

oan obtain so long as the means of production and

distribution, by which members of society live, are

outside the control of society as a whole. Capitalist

society, in which a small minority owns and controls

the means of production, meanB and must mean capi-

talist dictatorship. The political forma of capitalist

Bociety (monarchy, democracy, military dictatorship,

fascism) are only the means by which the actual

dictatorship of the controlling mfnorlty expresses

Itself. The state or government is thus the political

instrument through which the owning class exercises

and maintains Its power and suppresses the working

elasB. As the necessary political phase, therefore,

of the change of ownership and control of industry,

the workers in the cities and on the land must take

control of state power by revolutionary means.

CONQUEST OF POWER—THE WORKERS' STATE

The opportunity for the workers to take power will

come In the course of the disintegration of material

life and of culture under capitalist dictatorship.

The masses will find themselves faced with growing

hunger, Impoverishment, curtailment of social ser-

vices, and the. threat or actuality of fascism and war.

Taking advantage of the growing discontent gener-

ated by the crisis of capitalism, led by the revolu-

tionary party and supported by ever larger and more

significant sections of the population, the workers

will take power and put an end to the destructive

course of capitalist dictatorship.

The fundamental mass instrument of this struggle

for power, forged in the course of united actions of

the workers, will be the Workers' Councils (Soviets).

The Workers' Councils, representing the interests ot

the majority of the socially productive elements of

the population, are the organs which mobilize the

workers for the revolutionary assault as well as the

organization form of state power after the victory.

It Is through them, not through the existing govern-

mental apparatus, which represents the Interests only

of the capitalist minority, that the workers will over-

throw the capitalist class and take power. The

workers will abolish the whole machinery of the

capitalist state in order to render It incapable ot

counter-revolutionary activity and because it cannot

serve as the Instrumentality for establishing a new

social order. Its place will be taken by the workers'

state, based on the Workers* Councils. The workers*

state, while assuring and continually extending tar

more genuine and substantial democratic rights to

the masses than ever accorded to them under capi-

talism, will function as a dictatorship of the working

class against its enemies.

BOLE OF THE REVOLUTIONARY PARTY

For the victory of the workers a revolutionary poli-

tical party Is all-important and indispensable. The

class war is fought by class armies. The working

class as a whole—to say nothing of its necessary

allies in other sections of the population—is not

characterized by firm homogeneity. It Is divided by

conflicting philosophies, by separatist Interests of

caste, religion, nationality, race, sex, age. Without

the revolutionary party its most valiant struggles

tail to achieve lasting results. The working class

as a class, as a whole, cannot directly plan and guide

its battles. For that a staff, a vanguard' is neces-

sary—not Imposed from above. Without the possibility

of control and verification from the ranks, but rising

from the ranks by rested ability and common ap-

proval. This is the revolutionary political party. It

embraces the most advanced, the most militant, the

most devoted workers, unites them firmly on the

basis of tested principles, and welds them together

in rigorous discipline.

The revolutionary struggle of the workers can be

victorious only on the condition that the Marxist

party has gained the confidence and support of the

majority of the working class and leads it In the

attack. The united front of different parties and

organizations of the workers, welded together in the

Workers' Councils, can mobilize the workers and

conduct partial actions even when the revolutionary

party Is yet supported only by the minority. Its

leadership In the Councils, however, are a prerequi-

site for the revolutionary overthrow of the capitalist

reglmte and the consolidation of the workers' rule.

The revolutionary party likewise of necessity leads

the working class in the consolidation of its power

after the victory, in the organization of socialist

economy, in the suppression of Internal counter-rev-

olutionary enemies, and In wars of the workers'

states against capitalist states. The role ot the party

as the leader of the class continues until all forms

of class organization, including the state and the

party, are finally dissolved in the classless society.

THE WORKERS PARTY OF THE U. S.

The Workers Party of the U. 8. is founded on the

great principles of revolutionary theory and practice

stated by Man and Lenin and tested by the experi-

ence of the class struggle on an international scale,

above all In the Russian Revolution of 1917 (the

"October Revolution"). The Workers Party con-

ceives as its duty the realistic application of these

principles to the present historical situation. Since

Its primary task is the defeat of the enemy at home

'-the overthrow of the capitalist government of the

United States—the Workers Party will seek, first

and foremost, to demonstrate to the working class of

the U. S. and its allies that the application of the

principles of revolutionary Marxism is
- the sole means

for the fulfillment ot their historical needs and in-

terests. Proceeding from these principles, the Work-

ers Party of the U. S. will use the revolutionary

potentialities of American tradition and history, and

adapt its tactics to the concrete situation and the

relation of class forces In the United States.

The Workers Party Is a voluntary organization of

the class conscious vanguard whose members are

united by a system of Ideas set forth in this Declar-

ation. Ita organization principles are: democracy,

centralization and discipline. Freedom of discussion

of party problems and freedom of criticism, including

the criticism of the leadership and its policy, is the

Inalienable right of every party member. The lead-

ership, from the lowest unit up to the National Com-
mittee, is freely elected by the membership and

subject to Its control and removal.

The party Convention Is the highest authority of

the party ; Its decisions are binding on all members.

Every member is obligated to observe discipline In

action. The administration of the party Is central-

ized. Lower units are subordinate to the higher

units. The National Committee as the representative

of the entire organization, elected at the Convention,

has full authority to act for the party and to enforce

discipline of subordinate units. Party members

working in non-party organizations are subject to

the control and direction of the respective party

bodies.

At all times and under all conditions the Workers

party maintains its organizational and political in-

dependence. In relations with other political organ-

izations, in united tront actions or other forms ot

cooperation, the party, while obligating itself to

discipline in common action, reserves its right of

criticism and rejects In principle all "pacts of non-

aggression"'.

FOUNDATIONS OF A SOCIALIST SOCIETY

The most important ot the economic measures to be

taken by the revolutionary government in Its initial

period is the appropriation and socialization, without

compensation, of all monopolies In industry and

and; all mines, factories and shipping; all public

utilities, railroads and other organized means ot

communication; all banks, credit agencies, gold

stores; and all other supplies and services that the

revolutionary government finds it necessary to take

over in order to lay the foundations of a socialist

society. This socialization of the means of produc-

tion and exchange injures only the small handful of

financiers, landlords and Industrialists whose" private

control of the resources of the country Is the source

of hunger, unemployment and insecurity for the great

bulk of the people. The policy of socialization pur-

sued by the Workers' State will make possible the

guarantee to every willing worker of a well-paid

job, security against unemployment, and Insurance

against Industrial risks, old age, and sickness. There

will be no need tor the Workers' State to impose

arbitrary and oppressive measures upon small indi-

vidual proprietors and farmers. The example ot the

social and personal advantages of the socialist or-

ganization of production, and assistance from the

workers', government, can be trusted to lead them to

voluntary collectivization. Socialism will release

the productive forces to serve the needs of men, and
will enable production to be planned rationally in

terms ot actual social requirements. It will allow

the utilization of every technical improvement. The
leisure and educational opportunities which will ac-

company these material advantages, together with

removal of the dead-weight of the perverted capital-

ist culture, will offer every individual possibilities

for the fullest creative development.

THE GOAL OF A CLASSLESS SOCIETY

The elimination ot all socially useless and para-

sitic classes and groups will proceed simultaneously

with these material and cultural changes.. The en-

tire population will be transformed into a com-
munity of free producers owning the total pro-

ductive wealth and resources of society. The
need of coercion and repression ot socially alien

classes will disappear with the disappearance ot

these classes. With it will vanish the need for a

state machinery—even the workers' state. The
noblest objective of the human race, the classless

communist society which inaugurates a new era for

all mankind, will be realized.

The working class can build a complete socialist

society only on the basis of world division of labor

and world cooperation. The Workers Party aims not

merely to lead the working class of the U. S. in

revolution but to unite with the workers of alt other

countries in the international revolution and the

eteabltshment of world-socialism. Modern forces of

production have compelled capitalism itself to trans-

cend national boundaries. Imperialism, itself a
predatory force, cannot, however, achieve a harmoni-
ous society. World1

- socialism is the only solution

for the conflicts and disorders in the modern world,

as well as for the major contradictions within a
single nation. A socialist society will utilize ration-

ally the natural resources and productive machinery
of the earth in the interests of the people of the
earth, and solve the conflict between the efficient

development of productive forces and the artificial

restrictions of national boundaries. It will grant
the rights of free cultural self-determination and
self-development to all nations and all individuals.

World-socialIsm will remove the causes of Interna-

tiona wars that under capitalism now seriously

threaten to send mankind into barbarism or complete
destruction.

CRITICISM OF EXISTING PARTIES

The founding of the New Party on the basis of the
present Declaration Is the one possible step toward
revolutionary unity. A mere attempt to fuse the
programs and tactics of existing parties would lead

nowhere since careful analysis reveals their falsity

and Inadequacy.

a. Socialist Party

The Socialist Party Is not a party of revolution

but of reform and pacifism. The fundamental error

of all wings of the party Is their false conception of

the nature of the state and of the colonial question.

From this flow its parliamentary illusions, its notion
that the workers can achieve power within the
framework or existing state forms, its fetishism of

capitalist democracy, Its policies of class collabora-
tion, and betrayal of colonial revolts and revolutions.

It Is affiliated and gives allegiance to the bankrupt
Second International, which bears the responsibility

for supporting the last imperialist war, and whose
leading section, the German Social-Democracy, openly
aided the capitalists to suppress revolutionary up-
risings of the workers and made possible the triumph
of Fascism in Germany. The Socialist Party con-
ducts no struggle against the reactionaries in the
trade union movement and Important sections of the
Party are directly associated with these elements.
Though now as at other periods in its history the
Party contains many militant and leftward moving
workers, the powerful right wing elements In the
Party openly spurn and combat all revolutionary
tendencies. The radical phrases of the centrist wing
represented by the "Militant" leaders serve as a
cover for an essentially reformist attitude and a
policy of capitulation to the right wing. The Party
and the Second International with which it is afftll-

ated therefore serve the purpose of hindering the
consistent development of the workers to a revolu-
tionary position. The genuinely revolutionary work-
ers in the Socialist Party can carry out the Implica-
tions of their position only when they break with
the reformists and social patriots and unite with
the Workers Party and the New International.

b. The Oommuntst Petty

The adoption or a nationalist, and therefore non-
revolutionary theory and practice, associated with
the abandonment of the principle of workers' demo-
cracy in the Third International and Its sections,
constitutes the root cause of their decline and degen-

ary principle, the Stalinist bureaucracy of the C.P.

S.L-. which mechanically dominates the Third Inter-

national and it* sections, has everywhere followed
a centrist zigzag policy, which In the U. S., for

example, has ranged from opportunistic efforts to
cooperate in the formation of the LaFollette "Third
Party" of middle-class radicalism to partisan ex-
chisiveness and ultra -leftism.

No semblunce of party democracy obtains in the
international or its sections. They have sponsored
divisive tactics In the trade unions and other mass
organizations, the policy of building dual sectarian

unions, the theory of social fascism and the tactic

one day of the united front from below, and the next
day of purely formal united fronts "'only from above"
In which "non-aggression pacts"' with reformist par-
ties are concluded. They have resorted to low, vicious

tactics in tile labor movement, time and again order-
ing their members to break up meetings called by
other labor organizations, and to beat up spokesmen
of other viewpoints. In their own ranks, dissident
opinion is stifled and1 bureaucratism reigns supreme.

The C. I. and its sections are completely and me-
chanically dominated by the bureaucracy of the C.P.
S.U. As the revolutionary tide temporarily subsided
in other countries, the Russian workers were Obvi-
ously confronted with the need of concentrating upon
the tremendous (ask of laying the foundations ol a
socialist economy In the Soviet Union, in expectation
.if decisive aid from the workers in other lands when
the next revolutionary wave raised them to power.
At this juncture the leaders of the C.P.S.U., how-
ever, instead of pursuing the work of laying the
foundations of a socialist eeonomy In the S. U. as
one significant pstrt of the movement for world revo-
lution, adopted the position that a socialist society
could be built in the Soviet Union alone (the theory
of "socialism in one country") even though revolu-
tions did not take place In other countries and that
ihe building and defense of "socialism in the Soviet
I'nion" is the first and well-nigh exclusive task of
the entire world revolutionary movement. In the
process of mechanically imposing this position upon
the Communist parties of other countries all sem-
blance of party democracy was wiped out. These
parties. Instead of concentrating their attention and
energies primarily upon advancing the revolutionary
movement and seeking the overthrow of the capital-
ist state in these countries, became little more than
agitational groups dedicated to so-called "defense of
the S. U.", pacifist agitation "against war and Fas-
cism", etc.

This degeneration of the Communist parties every-
where and their diversion from the task of achieving
the revolution in the capitalist countries, weakened
the real defense of the Soviet Union and contributed
to the defeat of the workers in other lands, as was
so tragically demonstrated by the collapse ot the
O. P. in Germany when Hitler came fr power. The
effective defense of the Soviet Union today and the
support of those revolutionists in the S. U. who fight
for the reform of the Soviet State and the revival of
the Bolshevik Party of Lenin's time based on the
principles" of revolutionary Internationalism and
workers' democracy depend therefore upon the build-
ing of new revolutionary parties in the capitalist
countries and a new revolutionary international. To
accomplish all these objectives we devote ourselves
with nil our energies to the building of the new
revolutionary party in the United States.

c Centrist Political Groupings

The Workers Party of the U. S. firmly opposes
centrist organ lzatIons and tendencies on the national
and international fields, which try to reconcile or to
find a middle-of-the-road position between revolu-
tionary Marxism and reformism. While ready to
cooperate with organizations and groups evolving
from reformism or centrlsm to revolutionary Marxism
the Workers Party will not tolerate any conciliation
with reformist or centrist policies.

d. Labor and Fanner-Labor Parties

At present the Farmer-Labor party movement in
this country is weak and inconsequential. It is,

however, possible that there will rise Into being a
fairly "radical" farmer-labor movement, or some
combination of farmer, labor and middle class move-
ments, which will seek to reform capitalism.

The workers' revolutionary movement faces a com-
plicated problem in dealing with such developments.
It is the task of the revolutionists to build their own
party, not to engage In building up any party of
reform. In the period ot capitalist decline, so-called
reformist parties cannot pretend to the progressive
role they have played decades ago. Political and
economic concessions can now be wrested from the
capitalist class only by means of the most resolute
nnd militant class struggle. Besides, any party
which purports to represent two or more classes on
an equal footing, or to direct its appeal *'to alt

classes," Is essentially a middle class party doomed
to irresolution and surrender to the big capitalists
in every deefsive test. We do not believe that the
American working class must Inevitably pass
through a protracted experience with reformist par-
ties. It is entirely possible that It will either skip
this stage, or else concentrate it within a brief
period. Another dangerous aspect of middle class
reform movements, in the present period, is the fact
that they easily fall prey to those demagogic appeals,
chauvinistic slogans and reactionary ideas of class
harmony which are the hallmark of the fascist
movement. However, the membership ot these groups
represent real blocs ot social unrest and of potential
antagonism to the existing order. The Workers
Party will work out Its tactics toward these groups
and movements in the light of its basic principles.
The masses In the movements must be won to sup-
port the revolutionary movement. The revolutionary
party will show them by theory and historical ex-
ample, and "above all by Its own activities that the
actual consequences ot the policies of reform move-
ments, here as in all other countries, are directly
opposed to their avowed aims, that they act to pre-
serve capitalism, and hence are inimical to the Inter-
est of the workers, in order that it may effectively
oerform this task the revolutionary party must at
nil times maintain Its own political and organization-
al Integrity and independence.

THE NEW INTERNATIONAL
The workers" revolution by its very nature is In-

ternational in character. Beginning in one or more
countries it must be extended progressively to others
until it embraces the entire world and establishes
socialism as a world system. The revolutionary
party must therefore be an international party with
sections In every country. We are therefore com-
mitted to the formation of new revolutionary parties
throughout the world and their union in a New In-
ternational. The needs of the working class move-
ment In earlier periods of capitalist development led
to the formation of the First and later the Second
International, and demanded the establishment of the
Third International when the Second betrayed the
working class in the war and post-war crisis. Today
the existing Second and Third Internationals are

eration. H«vin5 left the firm ground of ravolntlon-bankrupt. The problem of international organisation
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laration of Principles
cannot be met by ac amalgamation of the Second and

Third Internationals or by an International based on

a mixture ot the bankrupt policies of the two. A
rftiw, I.e., a Fourth, International, based on the theor-

etic and strategic principles laid down by Mars and

l#nfu, representing the historic continuity of the In-

ternational revolutionary movement, and applying

these basic principles to the historical realities of the

present stage of capitalist decline, must be built.

The W. P. is prepared to establish fraternal relations

with all groups, organizations and parties in other

countries which stand on the same fundamental pro-

gram as our own and to cooperate with them In the

elaboration of a complete world program and tee

speediest possible establishment of the New Interna-

tional.

STRUGGLE AGAINST IMPERIALIST WAR
The Workers Party is pledged to a revolutionary

struggle against war, which can be eliminated only

by the overthrow of the society which breeds It. It

will strive by every means in its power to prevent

the outbreak of another imperialist war. It will

combat the idea that it is to the interest of the

workers to support defense of the (capitalist)

"fatherland", based as this idea is on the conception

of a community of interest between classes which

capitalism by its very nature makes Impossible.

Under no circumstances will the W.P. give any

support, directly or indirectly, to any war conducted

by the 'capitalist government of the U. S. On the

contrary, It will actively fight such a war and

work not for the "victory" of the capitalist govern-

ment but Its defeat. The Workers Party rejects the

Utopian and Illusory ideas of pacifism. We support

the wars of the oppressed against the oppressor, of

workers' states against capitalist states, of the en.

slaved peoples against .their imperialist exploiters,

of the colonies against those who keep them In servi-

tude, of the nationalities, races and minorities who
suffer under the yoke of a ruling caste. The policy

of folded arms, passive resistance, "conscientious

objection", etc. is completely futile as a means of

struggle against imperialist, war, regardless ot the

sincerity and courage of those who resort to It. The
answer to imperialist war is the workers* revolution.

This policy holds good also in the event of a mili-

tary alliance between the U. 8. and the Soviet Union

{an alliance which under certain circumstances the

S. U. might be unable to avoid). In such a case the

W. P., unreservedly supporting the Soviet Workers

State, would expose the treacherous alms of the

government of U. S. imperialism in the alliance,

call for its overthrow and its replacement by a revo-

lutionary workers' government which alone would be

capable of making a loyal alliance with the S. 11. and
giving It unqualified support In the war.

THE DEFENSE OF THE SOVIET UNION

The Soviet Union is a workers' state, product of

the Russian revolution and beacon light of Inspira-

tion to the workers of the entire world. Despite all

the difficulties Imposed upon it by its isolation within

a ring of capitalist enemies the Russian workers have

already accomplished marvels, and have demonstrat-

ed beyond doubt that planned socialist production is

manifestly superior to capitalist production even In

its best period. The unconditional defense of the

Soviet Union against capitalist attack is an elemen-

tary duty of every worker. Any attempt by the im-

perialists of any land to attack or undermine the

Soviet Union will find the revolutionists of the Work-
ers Party ready to defend it to the utmost. Funda-
mentally this real defense of the Soviet. Union de-

pends not upon the League of Nations, non-aggres-

sion pacts, or any such measures, but upon success-

ful workers' revolutions in other countries.

THE MAIN TASK
The main and immediate task of the w. P. is the

mobilization of the American masses for the struggle

against capitalism and the preparation for its revo-

lutionary overthrow. To this end the Party will

work within the mass organizations of workers and

farmers and will support and seek to give leadership

to all their Immediate practical struggles, strikes,

demonstrations, mass action for relief and social In-

surance, fights against lynching, evictions, foreclos-

ures, etc. The W. P. will participate with Its owu
candidates and program in election campaigns, with-

out, however, sowing the fatal illusion that the

workers can accomplish their emancipation by means

of the ballot bos. Election campaigns will serve

primarily as a means of revolutionary propaganda.

Our candidates elected to Congress or other govern-

mental bodies will utilize their positions for the

purpose of exposing the sham of capitalist "demo-

cracy" and promoting the development of the mass
movement of the workers. It will carry on constant

propaganda to educate the vanguard workers Jn the

principles of revolutionary Marxism. Everywhere, it

will seek to demonstrate in action the applicability

of its principles and tactics and the competence of

its leadership in the mass movements of the workers.

THE TRADE UNIONS

The trade unions are the elementary and basic

organs of working-class defense against capitalist

aggression, and of all trade unions the most impor-

tant are those of the workers in the large shops,

mills, factories and mines of the basic Industries.

With these as its base, the Party will penetrate

similarly the unions and federations of all groups of

workers, actlvizing and polltlcallzlng their struggles.

The main aim of the W. P. in the trade unions Is to

Infuse them with the spirit and policy of class strug-

gle and to aid in developing a militant leadership In

accord therewith. To this end it will wage an irre-

concilable struggle against the reactionary officialdom

of the trade union movement. We shall encourage

und inspire workers in the unions to light against

autocracy, corruption and gangsterism and against

the class collaboration tendency so prevalent In the

trade union movement, wherever these appear. The
W. P. stands for rank and file control and trade union

democracy. It will take the initiative in organizing

the left and the progressive forces to fight for a

militant, class-struggle policy and leadership in the

trade union movement.

The W. P. stands for trade union unity ; a divided

trade union movement facilitates the progress of re-

action and Fascism. The Workers Party is opposed
to the Communist Party policy or building paper

unions, mechanically controlled by the party, which
are In no sense genuine mass organizations. The
W.P. favors the organization of workers Into unions

affiliated with the A. F. of L. wherever possible, since

the A. F. of L. represents the main mass of organ-

ized' labor and the trend of workers bow moving for

organization Is In the same direction.

The Workers Party does not believe, however, that

the American Federation of Labor has any right

to claim a monopoly in the -field of labor organisation.

Too often the Federation officialdom has repelled

workers in the basic industries by an Insistence on

craft union forms. In numerous cases, important

groups have been forced out of Its ranks by outright

betrcral of strikes, by bureaucracy, racketeering and

other evils. Where the masses are forced to form
independent unions as a result of such intolerable

situations the W. P. will support them In their ef-

forts and struggles. We are firmly opposed to the

present maneuvers of the Communist Party for the

arbitrary and mechanical liquidation of Independent

unions, regardless of the circumstances that called!

them into existence, their mass base, or the will of

the membership. Where the A. F. of L. Is unable

or unwilling to organize the unorganized workers,

especially in the basic Industries, the W. P. will as-

sist them to form independent unions on an indus-

trial basis. It will, however, continue to work for a

united, industrially constructed and militant trade

iinlo:i movement

The Workers Party stands for Industrial unionism,

nud will press forward the issue of amalgamation
in every field in which such action is necessary.

We warn the organized workers against the ten-

dency, particularly noticeable since the NRA, to tie

the trade union movement up with the capitalist

government. This policy, nourished and supported

by the leaders of the American Federation of Labor,

must inevitably result, if it Is allowed to prevail, In

emasculating the unions, in restricting the right to

strike, to picket and carry on any normal activity,

mid undermining the workers' power of resistance.

AGRICULTURAL WORKERS AMD FARMERS
The section of the agricultural population on which

the Workers Party bases itself directly consists of

the agricultural laborers whose standard of living

Is even lower than that of the industrial workers

and whose efforts to organize in order to improve

their conditions are met by the most brutal repres-

sion. The organization of these workers into mili-

tant unions is an essential part of the development

of the revolutionary movement in the United States.

The Workers Party will give special attention to this

task, and pledges its fullest support to all the strug-

gles of the oppressed agricultural workers.

Millions of share-croppers and tenant farmers In

various sections of the United States have been re-

duced to virtual servitude and a peasant basis of

existence. Even those farmers who nominally own
the land they occupy, are loaded with a growing

burden of mortgages and debts and under capitalism

are less and less able to make a living from the sale

of their produce. This situatfon has driven them to

openly violent "Holiday" movements, milk strikes,

an tl- foreclosure and anti-eviction demonstrations,

etc. These struggles, however, can have a consist-

ently progressive characetr and can achieve lasting

results only If they are directed against the capital-

ist system itself. For the farmers, as well as for

all oppressed groups, emancipation and security can

come only by allying themselves with the working

class In the struggle for a socialist society.

NEGROES AND OTHER OPPRESSED RACIAL
GROUPS

The Negroes compose the most exploited and per-

secuted section of the population of this country.

Racial differences are used by the capitalist dictator-

ship to drive down the standard of living of all

workers and to keep them from uniting against their

oppressors and thus achieving complete emancipation.

The Workers Party will labor unceasingly to con-

vince the white workers on the one hand, and the

workers of the Negro and other oppressed racial

groups, such as the Japanese, Mexicans and Filipinos,

on the other hand, that their interests are the same.

The elementary and basic task is to unite the work-
ers regardless of race In economic and political or-

ganizations for a common struggle. The W. P. stands
for the complete equality of the Negroes and' all other

races and will fight against every form of race dis-

crimination— economic, political, social, against

wage differentials, lynching, Jim Crowism, the

barring of Negroes and other groups from the trade

unions, and all other forms of racial and national

chauvinism. At the same time, we point out that the

Negro urban and rural masses cannot achieve deliv-

erance by reliance upon Negro capitalists and middle

class elements or a so-called "Negro capitalism".

Only by the complete abolition of capitalism will they

gain freedom from discrimination, exploitation and
tyranny.

COLONIAL PEOPLES

The workers in the United States and the peoples

of Latin America, the Philippines, Hawaii and
Liberia, have one enemy in common—American im-

perialism. The Workers Party pledges its unquali-

fied and active support to these peoples in every

progressive struggle they undertake to gain the un-

hampered right of self-determination, free from

military, political or economic intervention or pres-

sure by U. S. imperialism. Our Party stands for the

unconditional and immediate independence of the

Philippine Islands, Hawaii, Porto Rico, the Virgin

Islands and all other colonies and dependencies ot

the U. S., and for the withdrawal of all troops from
any territory outside the boundaries of the U. S. The
Workers Party is further pledged to active opposition

to any endeavor by American imperialism, be it open

or masked, to infringe upon the right of self-deter-

mination of any nation or people.

The revolutions In the colonies, semi-colonies, and
"spheres of Influence" of U. S. Imperialism will play

an Important part in the revolutionary struggle to

overthrow the imperialist exploiters at home, and
vice versa. A successful revolution In the United

States would be decisive for the emancipation of the

tolling masses throughout Latin America. On the

other band the revolution beginning In one of the

Latin American countries, or in one of the colonies

or semi-colonies of the United States, can spread

throughout the continent and powerfully accelerate

the development of the class struggle and the revolu-

tion in the United States. The struggle against U. S.

Imperialism at home and throughout Its vast empire

Is thus Indissolubly linked together. The Workers
Party will actively support and endeavor to coordi-

nate all the manifestations of thfs struggle.

PROFESSIONAL AND TECHNICAL WORKERS
The professional and technical workers have a dis-

tinctive contribution to make both in the struggle to

overthrow capitalism and in the building of a new
social order. With these considerations In mind the

W. P. will help to build up economic organizations

of these workers and seek to penetrate existing or-

ganizations. It will seek to overcome the traditional

hesitancy of American professional and technical

workers to take part in social and political activity

and to draw them along with all other exploited

groups into the labor and revolutionary movement.

THE UNEMPLOYED
The great and largely permanent army of the un-

employed during the period of the rapid decline of

capitalism is a vaBt depository of every kind of social

discontent. In a position where the conduct of their

lives has lost social meaning, the unemployed will

Join with the movement that convincingly promises

them a new and integral place in the social order.

Unless the working class movement by giving sup-

port to their struggles and by convincing presenta-

tion of the revolutionary way out of the crisis, draws
in the unemployed, they will be a prey to chauvinistic

and military propaganda, to fake social nostrums
and to Fascist demagogy. The Workers Party will

resist all efforts to erect barriers between the em.
ployed and* unemployed, will constantly stress the

community of interest between them, and will show

Constitution of theWorkers Party
Resolved, That, the following document be adopted

as the CONSTITUTION OF THE WORKERS
PARTY OF THE UNITED STATES, and be tt fur-

ther

Resolved. That all members of the American

Workers Party and of the Communist League of

America, us certified by the Secretaries of the re-

spective organizations, shall become Charter Mem-
bers of the Workers Party ot the U. S. upon sign*.

tying their desire to do so, and are eligible for elec-

tion or appointment to all offices, and be it further

Resolved, That all persons applying for member-
ship within sixty days after the first Convention, and;

whose applications are accepted, shall have the sta-

ins of Charter Members, and be it further

Resolved, That the National Committee of the

Workers Party of the U. S. in the period between the

initial and the second National Conventions, Is em-

powered to increase Its membership up to and includ-

ing thirty by two-thirds vote, and to elect additional

members accordingly, likewise by two-thirds vote.

* * >

CONSTITUTION OF THE WORKTRS PARTY OF
THE UNITED STATES

ARTICLE I: NAME
The name or the organization shall be the WORK-

ERS PARTY OF THE UNITED STATES (herein-

after referred to as "the Party").

ARTICLE II: PURPOSE
The purpose of the Party is set forth in Its De-

claration of Principles.

ARTICLE III: INTERNATIONAL AFFILIATION

The Party, at its launching, is affiliated with no

other group, party, or organization in the United

States or elsewhere. Its National Committee is em-

powered to enter into fraternal relations with groups

and parties in other countries, and, if they stand

on the same fundamental program ns its Own, to

cooperate with them In the elaboration of a complete

world program and the speediest i>osslble establish-

ment of the new revolutionary International. Action

on any organizational affiliation must be submitted

to a National Convention of the Party.

ARTICLE IV: MEMBERS
Section 1. All those who accept the Declaration of

Principles adopted at the First Convention, who
agree to abide by the discipline of the Party, and to

engage actively In its work, are eligible to member-

ship.

Section 2. Every member must belong to a duly

constituted branch of the Party In the locality where

he resides, if such a branch exists. In localities

where no branch exists, members-shall be admitted

as members-at-large.

Section 3. Applications for membership shall be

acted upon by the local branch concerned, in accord-

ance with the general regulations laid down by the

National Committee, and subject to review by higher

units of the Party. Applications for membership-at-

large shall be acted upon by the National Commit-

tee, or by such committee as it shall designate.

Section 4. An official Membership Card shall be

issued to each member.
Section S. A member desiring to leave one locality

for another must apply to his branch for permission,

and receive a transfer card, which is to be deposited

with the branch of the locality to which the member
moves. If no branch exists in the new locality, the

member shall remain a member-at-large.

Section 6. The National Committee Is empowered

to accept groups or organizations of individuals,

eligible under Section 1 of this Article, as members

en bl«, and to assign them to the proper branches.

ARTICLE V: ORGANIZATION
Section 1. The basic unit of the Party shall be

the branch. A branch shall consist of not less than

5 nor more than 50 members. When a branch

achieves a membership of SO, it shall be subdivided

Into two branches. Exceptions can be made only by

permission of the National Committee.

Section 2. Wherever two or more branches exist

in the same locality, a Local Executive Committee

shall be formed by delegates from the respective

branches elected on the basis of proportional repre-

sentation.

Section 3. In such cases as may be decided' by

the National Committee, District Executive Commit-

tees, comprising delegates from a given group of

local branches, shall be formed.

ARTICLE VI: ADMINISTRATION
Section 1. The highest governing body of the Party

is the National Convention. Its decisions shall be

binding upon the entire membership.

Section 2. Between National Conventions, the au-

thority of the Convention, subject to the decisions of

In action how the fight of employed and unemployed

against their common oppressor can be united. It

supports and helps organize the struggles of the

unemployed masses for relief, against evictions, for

social insurance, etc.

THE YOUNG WORKERS
The capitalist system has throughout its exfstence

been marked by the most hideous exploitation of

children and youth. Capitalist society today cannot

offer Jobs even at starvation wages to millions of its

youth, but only frustration or actual destruction

under Fascist reaction or war. The working and

student youth will find In the Workers Party which

aims at the establishment of a socialist society the

constant champion of their interests. The Party will

undertake as one of its most urgent and important

tasks the building of a youth organization embracing

young workers, young farmers and young students

based on the party's principles of revolutionary

Marxism.

THE UNITED FRONT
In spite of organizational and political differences,

the workers, to defend their rights and advance their

Interests, must achieve united action. If they do not,

wage and relief cuts, increasing abrogation of poli-

tical and civil liberties and finally war and the vic-

tory of fascism are assured. This does not mean the

false and In practice disruptive united front such as

was proposed by the Communist party in the "unlted-

front-from-below." Likewise the W. P. rejects arbi-

trary arrangements between bureaucratic officials

Imposed upon the masses, and so-called "non-aggres-

sion pacts" which in practice mean capitulation to

reformist tendencies since they obscure differences of

principle between reformists and the revolutionary

party. The Workers Party stands for an honest,

straightforward, carefully defined united front ot

organizations on specific and Immediate Issues facing

the workers. Such united front actions In which the

participating organizations retain complete political

and organizational independence develop the mass
power of the workers, teach the workers the need
and value of unity, expose the weakness or treachery

of reactionary and reformist leaders, and1 give the
revolutionary party the opportunity to show In action

the correctness of its principles and tactics. Thus,
united front actions are Indispensable preparations

for the revolutionary unity which, In the revolution-

ary crisis, will enable the workers to take power.

the Convention, Is vested in the National Committee
elected by the Convention.

Section 3. The National Committee shall be com-
prised as follows:

Par. I. There shall be twenty-two members.
Par. 2. The National Convention shall elect also

six alternates, to fill vacancies in the National Com-
mittee in the order decided upon by the Convention.

Par. 3. Members of the National Committee may
be dropped from the Committee and/or from the

Party only by vote of the National Convention.

Members of the National Committee may, however,

be suspended from membership and be barred from
all rights as members, pending final decision of the

Party Convention, by vote of two-thirds of the mem-
bership of the National Committee.

Section 4. The National Committee directs all the

work of the Party, decides all questions of policy in

accord with the decisions of the Convention, appoints

subordinate officers and sub-committees, Including

the Political Committee, and', in general, constitutes

lietween Conventions the functioning authority of

the Party.

Section 5. The local governing body of the Party

Khali be the Local Executive Committee, or, where
only one branch exists, the Branch Executive Com-
mittee. Where District Executive Committees shall

be constituted, the National Committee shall decide

their relation to the Local and Branch Executive

Committees.

Section 6. The Branch Executive Committee shall

be elected by the membership of the branch, and is

subordinate to the branch membership. Its duties

are to direct the activities of the branch, and to act

with full powers for the branch between branch meet-

ings. This section applies likewise to Local Execu-
tive Committees.

ARTICLE VI: INITIATION FEES AND DUES
Section 1. Each applicant for membership (other

than Charter Members) shall pay an Initiation fee

ot twenty-five cents, which shall be receipted for by

an Initiation stamp furnished by the National Office.

The entire Initiation fee shall be paid to the Nation-

al Office.

Section 2. Each memlier shall pay monthly dues

of fifty cents which shall be receipted for by dues

stamp furnished by the National Office through the

Branch Treasurer, and affixed to the membership
card of each member. In addition, all members are

expected* to make regular voluntary contributions

according to their means. In special cases, the Na-
tional Committee may authorize a reduction in the

amount of monthly dues, not more than fifty per

cent, upon application by the party unit affected.

Section 3. Where branches are joined in Local or

District Committees, one half of all dues payments

shall go to the National Office; where Locnl or Dis-

trict Committees do not exist, two-thirds of all dues

payments shall go to the National Office. In the case

of members-at-large, the entire amount of dues pay-

ment shall go to the National Office.

Section 4. No members are exempted from the

payment ot at least the minimum dues. In special

cases, however, local branches are at liberty to pro-

vide payment for individual unemployed branch

members from the branch treasury, upon vote ef the

branch. The National Committee is, however, em-
powered to exempt a branch, and its members, from
this requirement, and to Issue special unemployed

stamps.
Section 5. Housewives, not employed, who are

members of the party, may, on request, be granted

unemployed exempt stamps.

Section 6. Dues paying members of the youth

organization who are simultaneously party members
shall, on request, be exempted from the payments ot

dues in the party branch.

Section 7. Members who are three months in ar-

rears in payment of dues shall cease to be members
in good standing, and shall be so notified by the

Branch Executive. Members six months In arrears

shall be stricken from the rolls of the Party.

ARTICLE VI: DISCIPLINE
Section 1. All decisions of the governing bodies

of the Party are binding upon the members and sub-

ordinate units of the Party.

Section 3. Any member or unit violating the de-

cisions of a higher unit of the Party shall be subject

to disciplinary actions up to expulsion by the body

having Jurisdiction.

Section 3. Charges against any member shall be

made in writing and the accused member shall be

furnished with a copy. Charges filed before branches

shall be considered by the Branch Executive Com-
mittee at a meeting to which the accused member is

invited. The Branch Executive Committee shall sub-

mit a recommendation to be acted upon by the mem-
bership of the Branch. Charges considered by high-

er units of the Party shall, however, be acted upon

by the said units.

Section 4. Disciplinary action by a higher unit ot

the Party shall be Initiated In the local branch.

Failure of the branch to act, or branch action deemed
improper by the higher unit, may be followed by
direct disciplinary action by the higher unit.

Section 5. Any member subjected to disciplinary

action has the right to appeal to the next higher unit,

up to and Including the National Convention. Pend-

ing action on the appeal, the decision of the Party

body having jurisdiction remains in full force and
effect.

ARTICLE VII: QUALIFICATIONS FOR ELECTION
Section 1. Except in the case of newly organized

branches, members of Local and Branch Executive

Committees must have been members of the Party

for at least three months.

Section 2. Members of the National Committee
must have been members of the Party for at least

one year.

ARTICLE VIII: NATIONAL CONVENTIONS
Section 1. The National Convention of the Party

shall be held once a year. Special Conventions shall

be called by the National Committee upon the demand
of branches or Local Executive Committees repre-

senting one-half of the membership.
Section 2. The Call for the Convention, together

with an agenda and the proposals of the National

Committee shall be Issued at least sixty days before

the date of the Convention for discussion in the local

organizations and in the official publications.

Section 3. Representation at the Convention shall

be proportionally based1 upon the membership in

good standing at the time of the Convention Call.

ARTICLE IX: FRACTIONS
Members of the Party in trade unions and other

mass organizations shall organize themselves into

fractions for common work within such organiza-

tions. The work of a fraction within a given mass
organization shall be under the direction and control

of the Party unit having- jurisdiction over the Party

members constituting the fraction. The members of

a fraction must work as a unit under all circum-

stances. Violations of fraction discipline shall be

reported to the proper organization of the Party for

action.

ARTICLE X: AMENDMENTS
Amendments shall be made to thia Constitution by

majority vote of to* National Convention,

Minneapolis Frame -Up

Attacked by Dunne

(Continued on Page 1)

immediately colled for his re-arrest

on the trumped-up charge of hav-

ing murdered Lyman.
The following day at a meeting of

70 representatives and officials of

the trade union movement of the

city, which had been called to plan

to fight the Citizens Alliance for

control of the city government,

resolutions were introduced by the

leaders of local 514 which resulted

in the meeting being converted

immediately into a defense rally for

Happy Hoistein.

The Minneapolis Labor Review of

Friday, Nov. 23, devotes its front

page entirely to a discussion of that

meeting—characterizing it as "the

greatest outpot:ring of business

representatives and officials of un-
ions that has occurred in several

years."

The next day the Trade Union
Defense Committee brought Happy
Holstein out of jail ou $10,000 ball,

procured by placing the property

of the Milk Drivers I'nion at 340

fifth Street, N.E., under bond.

The Labor Review says: "Organ-
ized labor is in an ugly mood at the

attempted framing of Happy Hol-

steln.

"Trade unionists have not for-

gotten how Henry Ness and John
Kelor, valiant members of Drivers

574, were slaughtered and mora
than 4u others shut in the back.

That there has been no effort to

apprehend or indict those big shot

higher-ups responsible for giving

the order for their slaying while

Happy HolKfeln, n humble worker,
is being attempted to be framed Is

convincing the workers more than

ever that the so-called machinery
of justice is the machinery of class

justice and not of even handed
justice."

V. R. Dunne Promises Fight

Commenting on the attempted
frame-up of union leaders, Vincent

R. Dunne, leader of General Driv-
ers Local Union 574 of Minneapolis,

now in New York City to attend

the founding convention of the

Workers Party of the U. S., made
the following statement to the

Militant:

"We have heard of such confes-

sions before in the history of frame-
ups against members of trade un-
ions who dared to behave like hon-

est union men. We are not fright-

ened by this one.

"If the Citizens Alliance wants a
fight, they will get it. Seventy Min-
neapolis unions, all of the Ameri-
can Federation of Labor, have
leagued together to fight these
frame-ups and their instigators. I

am confident that the .Workers

Party will make one of its first ac-

tivities the rallying of its members
throughout the country to organize

a nation-wide defense movement.
"Before we get through with the

Citizens Alliance similar plunder
organizations in other cities will

think twice before they try to rail-

road an honest trade union militant

to his death."

Party to.Act on Defense

(Continued from Page ?)

slons. In the struggle against re-

action, against Fascist and semi-

Fascist trends, against the suppres-

sion of civil liberties and the rights

of labor to organize, strike, picket

and otherwise defend Its Interests,

against deportations, against fhe

oppression of aliens, Negroes and
other minority elements of the po-

pulation, the entire working class

has a common Interest. It is the

task ot the revolutionary party to

make clear to the class this com-
mon interest and

.
to bring about

united action on behalf of this in-

terest. In such action on an hon-

est, fighting, united front basts,

labor will advance Step by step

against Its class enemy and out of

the fires of the struggle will come
new revolutionary elements and an
ever-larger militant movement.

The founding convention ot the
Workers Party ot the 0. 8. notes

with regret that there exists no or-

ganization capable of giving con-

tinuous and organized expression to

this common interest. A broad,

class- conscious militant defense or-

ganization does not exist today. Its

creation is a crying need. To It

should rally all class-conscious ele-

ments, regardless of political dif-

ferences. It should be partisan

only of the class as a whole. In-

cluding all militant workers and
fighting on behalf of all working
cass victims of capitalist oppres-

sion regardless of their political be-

liefs or affiliations. It should com-
bine with skillful legal work, the

organization of mass campaigns so

that the capitals!, courts and ad-
ministrative agencies will learn to

fenr the anger of the class and be
compelled to abandon their plots

against the workers.

The founding convention notes

with approbation the proposals
made some months ago by the
Provisional Committee for Non-
partisan Labor Defense and dis-

cussed on several occasions with
representatives of the American
Workers Party, the C.L.A., the So-
cialist! Party and other elements of

the labor movement. The conven-
tion authorizes the N. C. to carry
these discussions further and to

hasten the establishment of a mili-

tant, class-conscious, non-partisan
defense organization as a primary
need of the working class to a per-

iod of luteins struggle and bitter

reaction.
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N. U. L. Led
thousands
On Nov. 24
National Unemployed Day, Nov-

ember 24, is an 'established histori-

cal date in the labor movement of

the country.

A complete account of the demon-

strations in all localities Is here im-

possible. It would read like a city

and town directory of the nation.

But reports still coming to the na-

tional office of the National Unem-

ployed league, which initiated the

movement, are indicative of fer-

ment in the working class every-

where.
Were More than Parades

The demonstration of 1.00Q white

and black workers, unemployed,

marching in the city ot Gulfuort,

Miss., was classified by the press

as tantamount to insurrection.

They marched to the relief head-

quarters demanding a solution ot

the unemployment evil—not alma.

That, in the deep south, is more

than Just a parade. The same is

true of Ashland, Ky., where two

thousand workers, white and black,

inarched to present demands to. the

authorities. In High Point, North

Oarollna, the authorities were

"scandalized" by an unprecedented

outpouring ol the unemployed.

From Dallas, Texas, Carl Bran-

nin reports that more than 2,000

marched to the city bull, demand-

ing that the City manager endorse

the National Unemployed Day de-

mands, and that he write President

Roosevelt to tbat effect. A banner

in the inarch called for the aboli-

tion of capitalism, bag and brig-

gage. In Texas a "scandalous"

performance.

In Ohio, particularly in the in-.

terior, the day was a holiday of

protest. Newark, Ohio, saw a

super-demonstration. Twenty thou-

sand poured through the streets.

The sheriff and the business men

decided it was "lied Saturday".

Toe chief of police came to the

Newark League the day before,

apologizing for an American Legion

"incident" some two months pre

viously, assuring the League mem-

bers tbat there would be no inter-

ference with the demonstration.

And most assuredly there was none.

Authorities Stand By

In West Virginia, Kamiwah,

Wayne, Boone and Putnam coun-

ties, miners and their wives. Nation-

al Unemployed League members,

inarched, while the authorities were

content to stand by, watching for

undue bulging of clothing indica-

tive of fire arms. Tbere was no

trouble.

In Butte, Montana, 1,200 jobless

marched, demanding reliel from

the misery ot unemployment.

In Milwaukee, Des Moines, Tam-

pa, Chicago, Pittsburgh, Allectown,

New York City, in all the battle

scarred centers of labor, there were

great demonstrations.

Delegation Visits Washington

On November 26, a committee of

16 representing the organized un-

employed demonstrators, the Na-

tional Unemployed League and

other organizations cooperating on

November 24, journeyed to Wash-

ington and met with the Secretary

of Labor Francis Perkins and Fed-

eral Belief Administrator Harry L
Hopkins.
Ed McGrady, Assistant Secretary

of Labor and A. F. of L. big-shot.

was there to receive us. Smiling

and jovial, he shook us nil by hand,

was glad to see us—he said—and

told ns he too had known lean days

at one time, etc., etc. Good soft-

soaper, Mr. McGrady.

He assured' us that the govern-

ment in Washington was "really

ours as well as other people's."

Madame Perkins listened impa-

tiently to the demands of thte un-

employed. She injected many re-

marks, just to explain things, but

on the matter of cash relief aw ;

higher rates she stated she was not

qualified to declare for or against

tbat demand!
Perkins Doesn't Know

On the chief question, that of

the government providing wort

through an extensive works pro-

gram—well she was not competent,

she said, to pass judgment as to

whether that was the manner to

deal with the unemployment prob-

lem or not.

On the demand that war funds

be turned over for unemployment

for relief—well, that was a matter

(or the House Ways and Means

Committee to determine.

Just at this juncture, the time

was up, and the delegation left

Madame Perkins for the office of

Mr. Hopkins.

We told" H&pkins we were fed up

with evasiveness. Mr. Hopkins did-

n't mind that, it seemed, as he pro-

ceeded to give us some more.

On demand number one—work

instead of relief for the unemployed

—Mr. Hopkins agreed, but not on

the 80-hour week and $30-week

minimum. On the point there was

a sneering, hard boiled and cate

gortcal No. Asked for his reasons,

Mr. Hopkins declared he did not

believe In an "economy of scarcity".

Tony Bellusst Quits U.S.

Antonio Bellussi, militant

anti-FascLst sentenced by the U.

S. government to deportation to

Italy because he refused to com-

piomise his views, has left for

South America. An announce-

ment by the Provisional Com-
mittee for Non-Partisan Labor

Defense, which was in charge

of Eellussi's case during recent

months, states that he has ob-

tained a visa after a long flght

The N.P.L.D. took over the

liellussi case after the I.L-3).

had botched it. Bellussi repu-

diated the I.L.D. when the Stal-

inist bureaucrats running thai

organization tried to make him

disavow bis friendliness to the

C.L.A. The N.P.L.D. had the

cooperation of the American

Civil Liberties Union in the ef-

forts to save Bellussi from Mus
solinf's' dungeons.

After a protracted struggle

the N.P.L.D. was able to arrange

Bellussl's departure to South

America. The State Department

and Mussolini were thus cheated

of another victim. A full report

of the Bellussi case, Including

linancial aspects, is promised foi

the near future.

IN THE TRADE UNIONS

DANCE
Music :

Entertainment

gatarda?, »»• W. 9 P-M.

IRVING PLAZA

Iniiw Place and- 15th St

Ifefests 30e 40c at door

Atopic**: Workers Party of U. S.

S.P. Old Guard

Talks Split

(Continued from Page 1)

It has other grievances—a whole

series of them. Led by Louis

Waldman, patriotic N. ¥. lawyer,

and other right-wingers from a

dozen eastern states, the Old Guard

appeared before the national exe-

cutive and put the knife to its

throat. Waldman presented a list

of ten demands backed by the N.

Y. state S. P.

One of these demands was thHt

"the National Executive Committee

shall announce in clear and' un-

equivocal language that it will nei-

ther consider nor discuss any pro-

posals that may come from Com-
munists for a united front, for any

purpose, nor will It consider em.

barking upon any negotiations for

such a united front, and will also

advise State organizations to so

instruct their locals."

Another demand was that the

declaration of principles recently

adopted by the Socialist party, and

opposed by the right wing, be

binding only upon those States

whose membership approved the

declaration in the recent party ref-

erendum. New York State rejected

the declaration as in contradiction

with Socialist principles.

The memorandum demanded also

the reorganization of the national

office of the party in Chicago, the

removal of Clarence Senior as na-

tional secretary and his replace-

ment by "someone who has the

confidence of both party factions".

The memorandum demanded the

addition of four members of the

right wing to the N.E.C., and the

dissolution of all factional groups

now functioning within the party

such as the "Militants" and the

Revolutionary Policy Committee.

The Old Guard, however, would
maintain its faction!

•;We do not desire to minimize

the crisis within the party. Worse
than a split is the great danger of

the party's disintegration. Here is

a bold threat of split!

"Militants" Have Cold Feet

The famous "Militants", led by

Thomas, Mayor Hoan of Milwau-

kee and Leo Krysckl of the Amal-

gamated' Clothing Workers, find

themselves on the spot. Con-

sequently, the "Militants" on the

national executive refused to re-

ceive the Stalinist suppliants. They

did, however, give a bearing to Jay

Hbvestone, famous attorney for the

Stallntsts, who desires a return to

the policies of the Anglo-Russian

Committee, that is, a non-aggres-

sion pact of passivity.

The truth is that the militants

are scared to death. They don't

want to see the Old Guard take

away from them the Band School,

the Forwards, the New Leader and

other party properties. They don't

want to see the exodus from the

partj of the gang of clever lawyers

and influential A. F. of L. bureau-

Independent Unionist

Resigns From C.P.

( Ed. Note.—We print below the

resignation from the Communist
Party of Robert, Strong, General

Secretary of the Independent

Building Trades Council of New
York with a churtered member-

ship which has been reported by

the Stalinist publications as more

than 20,000 in and around New
York. Strong has the solid sup-

port of the Council and its affili-

ates in his standpoint, with the

exception of a part of the altera-

tion painters.)
• • •

New York, Nov. 28, 1834

To the Central Committee of

the Communist Party

:

After having been a member of

the C. P. since 1925, helped to build

It up and active for years especially

in Its trade union work, and after

mature consideration of what the

party has become since Lenin's

death, I have come to the conclu-

sion that I cannot remain in the

party and remain a Communist.

I therefore hereby declare my
withdrawal from the C.P.U.S.A.

I am particularly in disagreement

with your present trade union poli-

cy which, In my opinion, represents

a clear departure from revolution-

ary principles, and which is being

put into effect in complete disre-

gard: of inner democracy, both of

the party and the trade unions, and
behind the backs of the member-

ship.

The disagreements I have on this

question, however, might not have

lead to my withdrawal were it not

for the fact that in the course of

the controversy I had to realize

that the Leninist principle of Inner

democracy had been done away
with in the Communist parties for

a long time.

Party Democracy Dead

Under the regime now prevailing

in the C.P., there is no way of

voicing one's viewfc without being

slandered, pounced upon, removed,

etc. The rights of the membership
under the principle ot democratic

centralism have been abolished in

practice. It is futile, therefore, to

attempt to influence or bring about

a correction of the party line from
within.

Basic policies are changed over-

night, and unless one discards his

Asked where the economy of scar-

city came in on the 30-hour, $30-

week, Mr. Hopkins said he would

not go into that.

On cash relief, well, theie are

some sound arguments for that,

Hopkins agreed—but—there were

arguments against it too, said Hop-

kins, pulling his chin, and he agreed

with the latter.

In plain language—No cash relief.

A flat No. On the point of raising

the relief standard—again No.

Unemployed Getting Enough
The writer asked Mr. Hopkins if

it would be misquoting him to say

that he held tbat the unemployed

were getting enough relief.

Pulling his chin, Mr. Hopkins

said yes, we could quote him as

saying:

"The unemployed by and large

are getting enough."

On the question of the organized

unemployed committees being re-

cognized by local relief agencies as

spokesmen for the unemployed, Mr.

Hopkins declared* that his office had

sent letters to relief agencies in-

structing them not to refuse to meet

committees of the unemployed.

The conference came to an end.

The committee filed oat.

—ANTHONY RAHUGLU.

former opinions when ordered to

do so and becomes a mere automa-
ton he cannot remain and live in

the party. No person who is a real

Communist and not a rag can go

along with a system of this kind.

To give an example : In the case

of the trade union policy, the C.P.,

after following an ultra-left course

for years ( 1929-1933) of creating

paper unions in almost all indus-

tries, has now switched completely

over to the ultra right, seeking to

liquidate overnight not only the

paper unions which never should

have been created in the first place,

but also those independent unions

which have a mass base and which
have come into existence tlirough

mass revolts against the reaction-

ary bureaucrats.

It does not matter to the party

leaders that the independent union

movement in the country has grown
\enormously in these years and is

now bigger than at any time in the

history of the American labor move-
ment. The party leaders, being

afraid1 to face the opposition of the

membership on this question, and
swelled up with usurped authority,

are attempting to put their essenti-

ally reactionary policy across from
on top, without discussion, by back

door methods, piece meal, first the

weaker unions then the stronger

ones. individual party members
who might oppose it or at least de-

mand a discussion of the question,

are done away with silently by the

dry guillotine. The slogan of

"unity" is used to sugar coat the

process of delivering these workers

over to the corrupt A. F. of L. bu-

reaucracy.

A. F. of L. Fetishism

The party leaders conveniently

repudiate their past policy and put

it aside as if it never existed. Alter

making a principle ot dual union-

ism for years they now brazenly

claim that they never advocated it

(Staehel's article in the November
"Communist" which calls for the

liquidation of the independent

building trades unions which the

C. P., as in the case of other such

unions, sponsored in the first place).

Right now the party leaders are

joining hands with William Green

and others of this stripe in outlaw-

ing the right of workers to organ-

ize independently of the A. F. of L.

under the slogan of "no dual un-

ionism". Foster's letter to the A.

F. of L. Convention, printed in the

October issue of "Labor Unity" rep-

resents a complete right-about-face

from what he had been telling us

tor years and destroys the moral

basis for unions outside the A. F.

of L., setting up a platform to run

these unions back into the A. F. of

L. which he and all the rest of yOu

told us tor years was a "company

union" outfit.

Staehel's article in the November
"Communist" goes even further. It

lays down the perspective of pell-

mell liquidation of the weaker in-

dependent unions and the return of

the stronger ones to the A. F. of L.

regardless of circumstances which
have called them into existence.

With the liquidation policy already

well under way (Mining, Textile,

Auto, Steel, Needle Trades, etc.),

the Pol-Bnro, not without equivo-

cation and "diplomacy" even now,

finally come out openly for the

"new" way back to the A. F. of L.

The fact that all this is being done

without the say-so of the member-
ship shows that the rank and file of

the party has lost control over the

party leadership. The membership
of the party is reacting instinc-

tively, many of them consciously,

against these methods by dropping

out of the party en masse—"voting

with their feet" against the party

bureaucrats.

Members Quiting
Discipline without inner- demo-

cracy is nothing but bureaucratism

and has nothing in common with

the Leninist principle of democra-

tic centralism. It cannot serve rev-

olutionary purposes. The attempt

| to sneakily abolish the independent

unions without the consent of the

members under cover of "discipline"

is reactionary. So is discipline

without Inner democracy. It is a

method, a regime, alien to Lenin's

concept of the party of the working
class and is bound to result in the

degeneration of the movement.
Such discipline, therefore, has no

meaning for me. The international

party that Lenin created, and on
the basis of whose principles I

Joined, has nothing in common with

what prevails now.

The C. P. is no longer the party

of the Communist workers but a

private apparatus of corrupted bu-

reaucrats. I therefore sever my
relations with this organization,

deeply convinced that it cannot
serve the interests of the working
class. There is no other way now
for an honest revolutionist who has
come to realize the actual state of

affairs. —ROBERT STRONG.

crats (not only Dubtnsky, Rieve

and such types will quit if Wald-
man and Co. quit, but the "Mili-

tants" are none too sure even of

Kryscki and such elements in the

event of a right-wing split) and
"practical politicians" such as Jas-

per McLevy, Mayor of Bridgeport,

Pan Hoan of Milkwaukee, and
Charlie SolGmon of New Yovk.

Stated even more pithily, the "Mil-

itants" don't feel they have the

"right" to take over the leadership

of the S. P. They feel in tneir

bones that "after all" the S. P. is

identified with these old timers and
Lelongs to them. "Who are .we,"

they ask themselves, "to throw
them out and take over the Party?
What can we do?" They have no

confidence ; their bones are stuffed

not with marrow but like those of

all centrists and Menshevlks with
vaoillation and self-distrust

"The "Militants" have had a long

respite since the left-wing drift

began within the S. P. They have
had to worry only about the Old
Guard. No Socialist worker con-

sidered the Stalinist party as an
alternative, even when he began to

abandon the influence of reformism
and centrlsm. Now, however, every

leftward moving S. P. member fixes

a hopeful eye on the Workers Party.

The "Militants" are at length be-

ing forced to a choice

:

Either they must capitulate to

the Old Guard, in which case a

whole mass of S. P. workers will

start moving toward the W. P.,

or, without taking a revolutionary

position, they will try to swing the

S. P. a few degrees further in Its

left-centrist course in order to stem
the tide of revolutionary thought

and sentiment.

The W. P. must not be passive in

this situation. A genuine oppor-
tunity exists. It is our duty and
opportunity to lend every possible

aid and comfort to the genuinely

revolutionary elements within the

S. P., to push the S. P. as a whole
Into actions in which the inner

conflict will he sharpened and a
solution forced that will throw all

the healthy elements of the S. P.

Into the camp of revolution, into

our camp. For this, comradely
criticism, endless patient explana-

tion, an insistence on militant unit-

ed1 action on immediate issues of

concern to the members both of

the 8. P. and the W. P., a campaign
to expose the centrist leaders at

the top, are essential.

The party of Hillqult can never
become the party of Marx and Len-
in. But thousands of members of

the party of Hillquit can and will

In the near future become- mem-
bers of the Workers Party, the rev-

olutionary instrument of the Amer-
ican working class. The develop-

ments of the week at the Boston
meeting of S. P. leaders opens the

door to onr members to begin an
Intensive campaign of agitation tn

Socialist circles. Let ns seise the

opportunity and' build the W. P.!

—HARBY STRANG.

CL.A. Endorses

Fusion Program

(Continued from Paee 1)

changes and the crises in the par-

ties of the Second International

since the Austrian events, the im-

minence of Fascism in France and
the deep ferment in the S.F.I.O.,

the entry of our French comrades
into the S.F.LO., and the road to

the Fourth International.

This, he pointed out, could not

be stereotyped or blue-printed.

Different roads would be taken ac-

cording to conditions in each coun-

try. In the United States and
Holland by the independent road—
the merging of revolutionary groups
into new parties. In France, on
the other band the road to the new
Communist Party leads through the

Socialist Party. Intransigeance ot

principle and flexibility of organ-

ization policy was the keynote of

comrade Cannon's speech in point-

ing the road to the new revolution-

ary international.

Serious disagreement arose on
this question. A minority of com-
rades maintained that it was nei-

ther necessary nor correct to enter

the French Socialist Party, that

this road was full of pitfalls and
would lead to international disas-

ter for the organization. The dis-

cussion on this question lasted two
full days and concluded with an
overwhelming majority of the dele-

gates voting for the policy endorsed

by the international plenum.

Following this was the report by
comrade Shachtman on the policy

in America ^or the new party. Be-
ginning with Its declaration of a
year ago for the new party, in

which the C.L.A. set as its goal the

founding of this revolutionary in-

strument by fusion on a revolution-

ary basis with other groups inde-

pendent of the Second and Third
Internationals.

The bulk of his speech dealt with
the negotiations with the American
Workers Party and the joint draft

Declaration of Principles. Barring
minor differences on past methods
and tactics and secondary correc-

tions on the Declaration of Prin-

ciples, the convention was unani-
mously for merger with the A.JW.P.

The Third and last convention of

the Communist League, marks not

the end of its struggle for Marx-
Ism, not the revision of its ideas,

but the shifting of its field of ac-

tivity from that of a propaganda
group to mass -work, to transform-

ation into a political party based
on the tried and tested ideas of

Marx and Lenin. The convention
came to an end, after an all-night

session, with ringing cheers from
the delegates

:

Long live the Workers Party of
the United States!

Loaf Ctc the Fbsrth Intorao-

tfattl!

—GEORGE CLARKE.

Canada Hails W. P.

{Continued from Page 1)

workers* movement of Canada, the

W. P. also faces the danger of po-

lice suppression.

The influence of the Stalinists is

beginning to wane while that of

the Workers Party is on the up-

grade. The W. P. has already es-

tablished firm connections in most
of the organized trades, including

the building, clothing, shoe, and
metal workers unions. A few of

the members are in leading posi-

tions in these unions.

The prestige and power of the

Stalinists is ebbing fast. Following

their new policy upon the interna-

tional field, they have consummat-
ed the must unprincipled alliances

with all kinds of petty bourgeois

and pacifist liberal elements, which
has succeeded only in discrediting

them further among the class-con-

scious workers.

The Stalinists took the lead in

organizing the unemployed in Can-
ada in the first year of the crisis

Their unemployed organization,

however, has now almost complete-

ly disintegrated. The W. P. Is

gaining a greater foothold among
the unemployed groups, controlling

a considerable part of the leader-

ship In Winnipeg and having com-
plete control of a newly formed
mass organization In Toronto.

The major part of Stalinist ac-

tivity today revolves around the

Canadian branch of the League
Against War and Fascism, largely

petty-bourgeois in composition as
in the U. S. A large number of

local meetings have been held' along
the lines laid down by the Amster-
dam Congress, culminating in a
National Antl-Fascist and Anti-War
Congress held at Toronto a few
months ago. The representatives

of the W. P. participated in and
presented their program to the
local meetings, and later attempted
to present a resolution embodying
their viewpoint to the Congress it-

self. The steering committee ot

the Stalinists, composed of mem-
bers of the Stalinist Polcom and
clergymen, repelled their attempt
and after a bitter struggle refused

to put It before the Congress.
Build New Party

There Is no well-organized So-
cialist Party In Canada. Although
there are several small local groups
which adhere to the ideas of the

Socialists, they have no political

significance. The road to the for-

mation ot the new party in Canada
was a comparatively easy question

to decide and course to embark
upon.

The Cooperative Commonwealth
Federation (C.C.F.);. organized
about two years ago, is the biggest
"left" party in Canada. Its base
is the farmers of Western Canada,
particularly in Alberta, and It em-
braces various labor and lower
middle class groups throughout the
Dominion. At the time of Its In-

ception, labor organizations were to

'ranz Bobzien Murdered

Frunz Bobzien is dead—foully

murdered in a Hamburg prison

by Hitler's gunmen.
This revolutionary young

worker was a member of the

Socialist Workers Party and the

Voung Socialist League In Ger-

many.
In February 1934, he was de-

ported to Germany from Holland

where he was attending an in-

ternational conference of revo-

lutionary youth organizations,

together with four comrades.

Delivered into the hands of

the Nazis by the Dutch police,

tie was sentenced to four years'

Imprisonment for "high-treas-

on", and then murdered in jail.

Refusing for purely factional

reasons to participate in the in-

ternational movement or protest,

the Stalinists share in the guilt

of his execution.

We swear to carry on until hla

executioners will feel the heavy

hand of proletarian retribution!

Weisbord Group

Breaking Up
On Sunday, December 2, a gen-

eral membership meeting of the

Weisbord group was held for the

purpose of a final vote on a thesis

prepared by the "National Commit-

tee" (Weisbord), on many events

of importance to the revolutionary

movement. It was known from
preliminary discussion that six out

of a total membership of fifteen

were in opposition to the above

mentioned thesis.

in the well-known Stalinist

method, in the interval between the

preliminary discussion and the final

vote, one comrade was expelled,

and others suspended, so as to al-

low Weisbord a free hand at the

meeting of December 2. Knowing
that some comrades would attend

the meeting to present n minority

statement, Weisbord placed a guard

to keep the door closed from the

Inside, and obtained the assistance

of the building owner to keep out

those who insisted on participating

in this meeting.

Unable to get the slightest hear-

ing on the discussion of the thesis

in such a hooligan atmosphere, the

comrades were forced to leave the

building. Undoubtedly the "thesis"

was thereafter "unanimously" ac-

cepted.

A further statement concerning

developments in the Weisbord

group will appear in the Militant

in the near future. —X.

be taken into the Federation as a

whole. This policy was reversed

when it was seen that the working

class units were putting forward

too radical demands for the major-

ity to accept and all organizational

connections with the trade unions

were broken. Today workers can

join only as individuals. Several

of the Western labor members of

the C.C.F. are in the Federal Par-

liament.

Comrade MacDonaid concluded

his summary of conditions in Can-

ada by stating that the fusion be-

tween the Communist League and

the American Workers Party into

the Workers Party of America
should give a tremendous impetus

to the Workers Party of Canada.

"Workers In both countries," he

said, "are in the closest connection

with each other. Political as well

as economic conditions in the Unit-

ed States exert an Immediate and
powerful influence upon its neigh-

bor. The two new Workers Parties

with the same name and a common
revolutionary Marxist program are

bound to be of great aid to each

other and a potent force in the

coming struggles of the American
and Canadian working class."
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N. y. Workers Rally

(Continued from Page 1)

most important ally of union labor

was the thrilling story told by

Arnold Johnson and Anthony Ram-
uglla, the national leaders of the

National Unemployed League. The
responsibility of the Workers Party

in revolutionizing the unemployed,

for whom above all there Is nothing

left under capitalism, was one of

the most Important messages
brought to the mass meeting.

Bringing the greetings of tJm na

tlonal convention of the Spartacus

Youth League on the eve of its con-

vention, Joseph Carter declared

that in Its three day session the

League would lay the foundations

for a powerful mass youth organ-

ization, organizationally independ-

ent but owing political allegiance

to the Workers Party.

A. J. Muste and James P. Can-
non's speeches together gave a pic-

ture of the ten month's collabora-

tion which led to the fusion and
founding of the Workers Party.

After ten years of splits and disin-

tegration, they both pointed out,

the Workers Party begins the

counter-process of re-unifying the

revolutionary movement. "Many
In the fnsion convention were at

the founding of the Communist
movement In 1917", declared Can-
non. Then and now they follow

the red guiding star of the Russian
Kevolution. We have nothing but

contempt for those who usurp Len-
in's nam* and falsify bis doctrines.

Our six year's straggle in the

tctorement symbolised1 by Leon
Trotsky brings forth now its first

AWP Votes

Fusion Plan
As Drafted
Fulfilling the mandate given it

by the Pittsburgh convention of

the Conference for Progressive

Labor Action a year ago, the Pro-

visional Organizing Committee of

rhe American Workers Party laid

before the delegates to the A.W.P.
convention held November 28 to 30

detailed proposals for immediate

merger with the Communist League

of America as the first step toward

the building of a new and effective

revolutionary party in the United

States and a revolutionary interna-

tional.

They were adopted substantially

without change aiter the fullest

discussion. The A.W.P. vote for

merger came late in a session that

lasted for a score of hours into the

early morning and was unanimous.

The Provisional Organizing Com-
mittee was instructed to call a uni-

ty convention of the two groups on

the next day for the final ratifica-

tion of the proposals and the for-

mal creation of the new Workers

Party of the U. S.

Historic Occasion

This was the last and most im-

portant act in the career of an or-

ganization that w'thin the few

years of its existence initiated and

led some of the most significant

and militant struggle;; of the Am-
erican proletariat, blazed the trail

in the trade unions of honest, mili-

tant, left-wing leadership, built the

greatest of existing unemployed or-

ganizations and won for itself an

impressive niche In the history of

the working-class march to power
In America.
"This convention is an historic

occasion," A. J. Mustesaid in the

opening address. Muste reported

for the P.O.C. to the convention,

(racing the party's history and

growtli from the Conference for

Progressive Labor Action a year

ago.

"Wo have a great many times

described ourselves as not slaves to

tradition. We have often spoken of

.1 new or American approach, and

we have insisted that we be realis-

tic and experimental."

The report to the convention gave

the history of the Communist

League ot America and the negoti-

ations leading to the merger.

Much of the discussion at the

convention centered on the Declar-

ation of Principles prepared by the

joint Negotiating Committee of the

A.W.P. and the C.L.A., the theore-

tic foundation of the new party.

Section by section and paragraph

by paragraph the Declaration re-

ceived the most careful and de-

tailed discussion by the 50 dele-

gates from nil parts of the country.

Every theoretic proposition was
immediately matched by the prac-

tical experience of the delegates,

all active leaders of trade union

and unemployed movements.
When the discussion ended it

was felt that the Declaration rep-

resented a body of clear revolu-

tionary principles. Minor changes

adopted by the convention were

referred to the joint negotiating

committee for an early formulation.

Adopt Organization Proposals

Concrete proposals for the or-

ganization of the new party were

adopted without change. The most

important of the proposals included

the Constitution of the new party

which was accepted on principal

and referred for final action to the

unity convention; the officership of

the new party on a 50-50 parity

with suggested names on the part

of the joint negotiating committee

and the set-up of the National Com-
mittee of 22 with 6 alternates on

the same parity.

The convention voted unanimous-

ly to accept the names of A. J.

Muste as National Secretary of the

Workers Party and of 3. P. Can-

non, editor of the new party paper.

Because the A.W.P. had no youth

organization, it was decided that

while youth members of the party

were to be placed on the executive

committee of the Spartacus South

League (to become subsequently

the youth organization of the new
party) it would not be carried out

on the 50-50 basis.

—LOUIS BBE3EB.
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A. J. Muste dwelt on the clear

and principled basis, carefully en-

unciated in the Declaration of

Principles, on which the Workers
Party Is founded. The meeting
closed with terrific applause and
the singing of the International, as

Comrade Muste called for the

building of a new, Fourth Interna-
tional. A collection was taken
which, with the sale of tickets,

totalled $400.
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